





BY, MAP(s)





PLUNCE YON BUSINARCK.

DICTIONARY OF BIOGRAPHY

AND MYTHOLOGY

By J. THOMAS, A.M., M.D.

New Edition

REVISED AND CORRECTED TO THE PRESENT TIME

VOT I

par 2

LONDON

J. S. VIRTUE & CO., LIMITED, 26, IVY LANE PATERNOSTER ROW

BY, HAS ()

HISTORICAL MEDICAL MEDICAL

See CLUVER. Cluverius.

Cluvier. See CLUVER.

Cluyt, kloit, (Auger,) a Dutch botanist, a son of Theodore, noticed below, was born at Leyden about 1590. After making botanical researches in several countries, he became director of the botanical garden at Leyden. He wrote "Instructions for packing and conveying Trees, Plants, etc. to a Distance," (1631,) and a few other works. See "Biographie Médicale."

Cluyt, [Lat. CLU'TIUS,] (THEODORE AUGER,) a Dutch botanist, was director of a public botanical garden founded at Leyden in 1577, which became, under his charge, one of the best that then existed. He wrote a "History of Bees," (1598.)

Clym'e-ne, [Gr. K/wµένη; Fr. CLIMÉNE or CLYMÈNE,

kle'man',] an ocean nymph, regarded as a daughter of Oceanus, the wife of Japetus, and the mother of Atlas,

Prometheus, and Epimetheus.

Cly'mer, (GEORGE,) an American statesman, born in Philadelphia in 1739. He became about 1773 an active rmiadelphia in 1739. He became about 1773 an active supporter of the popular cause, was chosen a member of Congress in 1776, and signed the Declaration of Independence. In 1780 he was re-elected to Congress. He was a member of the convention which framed the Federal Constitution in 1787, and was the founder of the Pennsylvania Agricultural Society. Died in 1813.

See Goodrich, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence."

Clyt-em-nes'tra, [Gr. Κλυταμυήστρα; Fr. CLYTEM-NESTRE, kle'têm'nestr',] the wife of Agameninon, and the sister of Castor. Having formed a guilty connection with Ægisthus during the absence of her husband, she murdered the latter on his return from Troy. She was

killed by her son Orestes.

Clytemnestre. See Clytemnestra.

Clyt'i-a or Clyt'i-e, [Gr. Κλυτία or Κλυτίη,] a nymph beloved by Apollo, (the sun:) having been deserted by her lover, she was changed into a heliotrope.

See Ovid, "Metamorphoses," book iv.

Cnut. See CANUTE.

Cnutzen. See KNUTZEN.

Coad, kod, (John,) an English carpenter, who was engaged in the rebellion of the Duke of Monmouth in 1685, for which he was transported to Jamaica. He wrote a curious narrative of his adventures.

See "Memorandum of the Wonderful Providences of God," etc., by JOHN COAD.

Cobad. See CABADES.

Cobb, (Howell,) an able American politician, born in Jefferson county, Georgia, in 1815. He was elected a In Jenerson county, Georgia, in 1815. He was elected a member of Congress by the Democrats in 1843, and twice re-elected. In December, 1849, he was chosen Speaker of the House of Representatives. He was Governor of Georgia in 1851 and 1852, and was appointed secretary of the treasury by President Buchanan in March, 1857. He resigned before the end of 1860, was president of the Congress of secessionists which met in February, 1861, and became a major-general in the Confederate service. Died in 1868. Died in 1868.

Cobb, (Howell,) an American lawyer, born at Savannah, Georgia, in 1795. He published, in 1845, a work on legal forms.

Cobb, (JAMES,) an English dramatic poet, born in 1756. He was employed as clerk or secretary by the East India Company about 1772. He composed "The Humorist," "The Strangers at Home," (1786,) and other dramas. Died in 1813.

See BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica."

Cobb, (JOSEPH BECKHAM,) son of Thomas W., noticed below, was born in Oglethorpe county, Georgia, in 1819. He was a contributor to the "American Review," and wrote, among other works, a novel entitled "The Creole." Died in 1858.

Cobb, (NATHANIEL R.,) a philanthropic merchant of Boston, was born in Falmouth, Maine, in 1798; died

Cobb, (SAMUEL,) an English poet, who graduated at Cambridge in 1702. He published a volume of poems, (1707,) "The Oak and Brier," a tale, and the "Female Reign." Died in 1713.

Cobb, (THOMAS R. R.,) a lawyer, born in Jefferson county, Georgia, in 1820, published in 1851 a "Digest of the Laws of Georgia." He became a general in the Confederate service, and was killed at Fredericksburg in December, 1862.

Cobb, (THOMAS W.,) born in Columbia county, Georgia, in 1784. He was elected to Congress in 1816, and became a Senator of the United States in 1824. In 1828 he was made a judge of the superior court. Died

Cobbe, kob, (Frances Power,) a rationalistic writer on religion and morals, a descendant of Charles Cobbe, Archbishop of Dublin, was born in that cityin 1822. In early youth Miss Cobbe seems to have been left very much to herself. She read not only the Bible and "Pilgrim's Progress," but also some books of a very different character. Shelley appears to have been a special favourite with her. We need not be surprised that, with such companions for her solitude, her mind should sometimes become a prey to universal doubt. As she was one day musing on the great problem of existence, she said to herself that, although she knew nothing of God, or of any law beyond her own soul, she would at least be true to that and merit the approbation of her own conscience. on religion and morals, a descendant of Charles Cobbe, to that and merit the approbation of her own conscience. This resolution, we are told, brought almost immediate y a renewed faith in God,—"a sense that somehow such an effort must be pleasing to her Creator, who had given her that inner law." From that hour she was a theist. Meeting not long afterwards with some of Theodore Parker's writings, she read them with great avidity and delight. Her mother's death having vividly presented to her mind the great question of a future life, she wrote to Mr. Parker, asking him why he believed in immortality. His "Sermon of the Immortal Life" was his reply. (See Parker, Theodore.)

Among the most important of Miss Cobbe's productions are her "Intuitive Morals," (London, 1855,) and her "Religious Duty," both of which works evince strong powers of reasoning, joined with great earnestto that and merit the approbation of her own conscience.

strong powers of reasoning, joined with great earnest-ness of character, and we may also mention "Darwinism in Morals and other Essays," (1872.) She has lately taken an active part in opposing the practice of vivi-

See "Christian Examiner" for November, 1867.

Cob'bett, (John Morgan,) a son of William Cobbett, noticed below. He published a selection of his father's political works, in 6 volumes, (1842.) In 1852 he was elected a Liberal member of Parliament for Oldham.

Cobbett, (WILLIAM,) a popular and vigorous political writer, born at Farnham, England, in 1762. He was the son of a farmer, and was self-educated. About 1784 he enlisted in the army, and served with honour in North America until 1791. Having left the service, he emigrated to the United States in 1792, and became a resident of Philadelphia, where he issued "Peter Porcupine's Gazette," a Federalist paper. He was fined \$5000 for a libel on Dr. Rush. In 1800 he returned to England, and established in London "The Weekly Political Register," which at first was a Tory paper; but after the lapse of several years he became a strenuous opponent of Pitt and of the Tories. For his political libels or satires on members of government he was several times fined heavily, and in 1810 was sentenced to imprisonment for two years. He continued to issue the "Register" for thirty-three years. After two unsuccessful attempts to enter Parliament for Oldham, he was finally returned in 1832, and again in 1834. He died in 1835. He was the author of many successful works, among which are "The Emigrant's Guide," "Cottage Economy," "Advice to Young Men and Women," and "Rural Rides," His style is described as "the perfection of the rough Saxon English." He was remarkable for his mastery of the weapons of sarcasm and the resources of common sense and had great nowers of characterists. was the son of a farmer, and was self-educated. About for his mastery of the weapons of sarcasm and the resources of common sense, and had great powers of observation and description. "Cobbett," says Hazlitt, "is a very honest man, with a total want of principle. I mean, he is in downright earnest in the part he takes at the time; but in taking that part he is led entirely by headstrong obstinacy, caprice, novelty, pique, or personal motive of some sort. He has no comfort in fixed principles. As soon as anything is settled in his

own mind, he quarrels with it. If nobody else can argue

against him, he is a very good match for himself."

See the piquant but not ill-natured article on Cobbett, in Haz-LITT's "Miscellaneous Works," vol. v.; "Life of William Cobbett,"
Philadelphia, 1831; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1807, and February, 1823; "Blackwood's Magazine" for September, 1823; "Fraser's Magazine" for August and October, 1835; "Westminster Review for October, 1835; SIR H. L. BULWER, "Historical Characters," London, 1868.

Cob'den, (EDWARD,) D.D., an English divine, who became prebendary of Saint Paul's, and obtained several livings in London. He published Sermons, Poems, and

Essays. Died in 1764.

Cobden, (RICHARD,) an eminent English Liberal statesman and economist, was born at Dunford, near Midhurst, Sussex, in June, 1804. He was the son of a farmer who owned a small estate in land. After having been initiated in business in the warehouse of his uncle in London, he removed to Manchester and established a manufactory of fine cotton goods, (prints,) in which he was successful. Between 1834 and 1838 he visited Egypt, Greece, the United States, France, and Germany. He published, about 1836, a pamphlet entitled "England, Ireland, and America," and another on Russia. He became in 1838 a prominent advocate of the free importation of bread-stuffs, and was soon known as the principal champion and orator of the National Anti-Corn-Law League, a powerful political organization, formed in 1839. In 1841 he was elected member of Parliament for Stockport. On this new arena he acquired great influence by his extensive information, oratorical talents, and indomination. table energy. He also addressed many public meetings of the Anti-Corn-Law League, until the contest ended in the repeal of the Corn-Laws in June, 1846. On this occasion Sir Robert Peel made a remarkable speech, in which he generously declared that the merit of this important reform belonged to Mr. Cobden more than to any other man. After the close of the session he performed an extensive journey on the continent, and during his absence (1847) was returned to Parliament for the West Riding of Yorkshire, including Leeds and Sheffield. He was an active member of the Peace Congress of Paris in 1849, and of that held at Frankfort in 1850.

Mr. Cobden and John Bright were the leaders of the Manchester party or school, which holds an independent position with respect to the Whigs and Tories. He was position with respect to the Whigs and Tories. He was in favour of the vote by ballot, of electoral reform, of the French alliance, of a pacific foreign policy, and of non-intervention in foreign quarrels. He opposed the war against Russia, (1854,) and the Chinese policy of Palmerston in 1857, with such a loss of popularity that he was defeated at the election of 1857 as candidate for Huddersfield. He was, however, elected by the voters of Rochdale in 1859. While he was absent on a visit to the United States, in 1859, a new ministry was formed by Lord Palmerston, who offered him a seat in the cabinet, (as president of the Board of Trade,) which he declined. As British commissioner, he negotiated, in declined. As British commissioner, he negotiated, in 1860, an important commercial treaty with the French, which has greatly increased the trade between England And France. Referring to this treaty, Mr. Gladstone (August, 1866) said, "I don't believe that the man breathed upon earth at that epoch, or now breathes upon earth, that could have effected that great measure, with the single exception of Mr. Cobden." He was one of the few British statesmen who cordially favoured the cause of liberty and humanity in the United States during the civil war. Died April 2, 1865.

See Louis de Loménie, "R. Cobden, par un Homme de Rien," 1844; "Life of Richard Cobden," by J. McGilchrist, 1865; Joseph Garnier, "R. Cobden, les Ligueurs et la Ligue," 1846; "Brief Biographies," by Samuel Smiles: "British Quarterly Review" for January, 1866: "North British Review" for March, 1867.

Cobenzl, von, fon ko-bent'sl, or Cobentzel, ko-

bent'sel, (Johann Phillipp.) Count, a diplomatist, born at Laybach in 1741; died in 1810.

Cobenzl or Cobentzel, von, (KARL,) Count, an Austrian diplomatist, born at Laybach in 1712. He was placed in 1753 at the head of the government of the Austrian Netherlands. Died in 1770.

Cobenzl or Cobentzel, von, (Louis,) Count, an Austrian diplomatist, son of the preceding, was born at Brussels in 1753. He was ambassador to Russia in 1780,

and signed the treaty of Campo Formio in 1797. In 1801 he negotiated the treaty of Lunéville with the French, and became a minister of state at Vienna. Died in 1808.

See Ségur, "Mémoires."

Cobham, kob'am, (Sir John Oldcastle,) Lord, an English nobleman, was the head of the sect of Lollards, whom the Catholics stigmatized as heretics. "His high character, and his zeal for the new sect," says Hume, "pointed him out as the proper victim of ecclesiastical severity." He was condemned to the flames in 1413, but escaped, and instigated his friends to an open rebellion. Hume states that he designed to seize the king at Eltham. The insurgent Lollards were overpowered in 1414; but Cobham escaped until 1418, when he was hanged. (See LOLLARD.)

See T. GAPSEV, "Life and Times of the Good Lord Cobham,"

London, 1844

Cobo, ko'Bo, (BARNABÉ,) a Spanish missionary, born at Lopera in 1582, passed fifty years in Peru, Mexico, etc. He wrote a work on the natural history of those

countries, (still in manuscript.) Died in 1657.

Cobo, (Juan,) a Spanish monk and missionary, born near Toledo. He went to Manilla in 1586, learned the Chinese language, and compiled a dictionary of the same. In 1592 he was sent on a mission to Japan, with the ruler of which he negotiated a treaty favourable to the Spaniards. On his return the ship was wrecked at Formosa and he was massacred by the natives, in 1502. Formosa, and he was massacred by the natives, in 1592.

Cobourg. See Coburg.

Coburg, written also Cobourg, [Ger. pron. ko'boorg,] (Josias,) Prince, an Austrian general, born in 1737. He commanded the Austrian army which, with the aid of Suwarrow, defeated the Turks in 1789. In the spring of 1793 he was appointed generalissimo of the army of the allies, and gained a victory over the French at Neerwinden. He invaded France the same year, and took Condé and Valenciennes. Having been defeated by Lourdan at Wattignies in October 1702, he resigned the Jourdan at Wattignies in October, 1793, he resigned the command. Died in 1815. "He belonged," says Alison, "to the old methodical school of Lacey, and was destitute of either decision or character." ("History of Europe.")

Coccaie, (MERLIN.) See Folengo.

Coccapani, kok-kâ-pâ'nee, (SIGISMONDO,) an Italian painter and architect, born at Florence in 1585. He was one of the architects employed on the façade of the Duomo of Florence. Died in 1642.

Cocceius. See Coccejus, (John.)

Coc-çe'ius, (kok-see'yūs,) (NER'VA,) an eminent Roman jurisonsult rubo was theren consul in 22 A.B. He

man jurisconsult, who was chosen consul in 22 A.D. He was the grandfather of the emperor Nerva. He obtained was the grandather of the emperor Nerva. He obtained the favour and confidence of Tiberius, whose measures, it seems, he did not approve. His legal learning is highly extolled by Tacitus, and he is often cited in the Digest. He died by voluntary starvation about 33 A.D. His son, of the same name, was a distinguished jurist, the author of several treatises, and is supposed to have been the other of the emperor Nerva father of the emperor Nerva. Cocceji. See Coccejus.

Coccejus, von, fon kot-sā'yus, or Cocceji, kot-sā'yee, (HEINRICH,) BARON, a German jurist, born at Bremen Utrecht, and wrote, besides other works, a commentary on Grotius "De Jure Belli et Pacis," published by his son, (1744-48.) Died in 1719.

See LUCANUS, "Lebensbeschreibung des H. von Cocceji," 1741.

Coccejus, Cocceius, or Cock, (John,) an eminent theologian, born at Bremen in 1603. He became professor of Hebrew at Francker in 1636, and from 1649 to 1669 was professor of theology at Leyden. He was the founder of a school of theologians which became numerous in the United Provinces under the name of "Coccejans." He carried the system of figurative interpretation to the extreme. His fundamental rule of interpretation was that we should understand the words and phrases of Scripture in all the senses of which they are susceptible, and that almost every passage, in addition to its literal meaning, had a figurative signification. "Two natives of Holland," says Hallam, "opposite in character, in spirit, and principles of reasoning, and consequently the founders of opposite schools of disciples, stand out from the rest,-Grotius and Coccejus." Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") He published "Summa Doctrinæ de Fædere et Testamento," (1648,) and other works. Died in 1669.

See Joncourt, "Entretiens sur les Coccéiens;" Nickron, "Mémoires;" Моsнвім, "Ecclesiastical History."

Coccejus or Cocceji, (SAMUEL,) a German jurist, a son of Heinrich, noticed above, was born at Heidelberg in 1679. He was appointed by the King of Prussia minister of state and of war in 1727, and grand chancellor in 1746. His reputation is founded chiefly on the new code of laws which he composed, by order of Frederick the Great, about 1746. Died in 1755.

See MEUSEL, "Lexikon der verstorbenen Gelehrten."

Cocchi, kok'kee, (Antonio,) a learned Italian physician, born at Benevento in 1695, was professor of medicine at Pisa, and subsequently of philosophy at Florence. He published several works on medicine and other subjects. Died in 1758. He had been a regular correspondent with Sir Isaac Newton.

See Fabront, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium."

Coccia, kot'cha, (CARLO,) an Italian composer, born

at Naples in 1789. Among his most popular works are the operas "Clotilde" and "Maria Stuart."

Coccopani, kok-ko-på'nee, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian artist, born at Florence in 1582, was versed in many sciences and arts. In 1622 he was invited to Vienna by the emperor, who employed him as a military engineer. He afterwards designed the palace called Villa

neer. He afterwards designed the palace called Villa Imperiale at Florence. Died in 1649.

Cochard, ko'shār', (NICOLAS FRANÇOIS,) a French littérateur, born near Lyons in 1763; died in 1834.

Cochereau, kosh'rō', (MATHIEU,) a French painter of genre, born at Montigny, became a pupil of David in 1807. He died at the age of twenty-seven.

Cochet, ko'shâ', (JEAN,) born at Faverges, in Savoy, became professor of philosophy in the Collége Mazarin of Paris. He wrote, besides other works, a treatise on Logic, said to have been the best elementary work on that subject that had appeared in French. Died in 1771.

Logic, said to have been the best elementary work on that subject that had appeared in French. Died in 1771.

Cochin, ko'shân', (CHARLES NICOLAS,) a skilful French artist, born in Paris in 1688. He engraved with the burin and point his own designs, and some works of Lemoine, Coypel, and Watteau. Died in 1754.

Cochin, (CHARLES NICOLAS,) an eminent French designer and engraver, born in Paris in 1715, was the son and pupil of the preceding. He was chosen keeper of the designs of the king's cabinet in 1752. In 1756 he published an excellent work, entitled "Picturesque Journey in Italy," ("Voyage pittoresque d'Italie,") which was often reprinted. Louis XV. granted to him letters of nobility. Cochin etched a great number of letters of nobility. Cochin etched a great number of his own designs, and some works of Vernet and other masters. The number of his designs and engravings is about fifteen hundred. Died in 1790.

See Basan, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Cochin, (HENRI,) an eminent French advocate and orator, born in Paris in 1687, was admitted to the bar in 1706. Though very eloquent in public, he was taciturn and timid in conversation. Several vhave been published. Died in 1747. Several volumes of his pleas

See C. LENORMAND, "Eloge de Cochin," 1825.

Cochin, (Jacques Denis,) a French priest, writer, and founder of the hospital which bears his name, was born in Paris in 1726; died in 1783.

Cochlæus. See Cochläus.

Cochläus, kok-lā'us, [Fr. Cochlée, kok'là'; Lat. Cochlæ'us,] (Johann,) a German theologian and controversialist, born near Nuremberg in 1479. He became a canon of Worms, Mentz, and Breslau. He was a zealous opponent of the Protestant Reformation, and wrote ous opponent of the Protestant Reformation, and wrote of See Seckendorf, "Historia Lutheranismi;" Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" De Thou, "History."

Cochlée. See Cochläus. Cochon de Lapparent, ko'shòn' deh lä'pā'rôn', (Count CHARLES,) a French politician, born in 1749. He was a deputy from Poitiers to the States-General in 1789, and afterwards a prominent republican member

of the Convention. He was appointed prefect at Antwerp in 1804, and a member of the senate in 1809. Died in 1825.

Coch'ran, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish painter of history and portraits, born at Strathaven in 1738; died at Glas-

gow in 1785.

Cochrane. See DUNDONALD, EARL OF.

Cochrane, kok'ran, (ALEXANDER DUNDAS BAILLIE,) a British writer, son of Admiral Sir Thomas John Cochrane, born in 1814, became a member of Parliament in 1841. He published "The Morea, with Remarks on Greece," (1841,) "Young Italy," (1850,) and "Ernest Vane," a novel.

Cochrane, (Sir ALEXANDER INGLIS,) a British admiral, brother of Archibald, noticed below, born in 1758. He was made a post-captain in 1782, and rear-admiral in 1804. For his services in a battle against the French in 1806, near Hayti, he was knighted. In 1809 he obtained the rank of vice-admiral, and in 1815 assisted the British land-forces in the attack on New Orleans. He became admiral of the blue in 1819. Died in 1832.

Cochrane, (ARCHIBALD,) Earl of Dundonald, a Britochrane, (Archibald), Earl of Dundonald, a British chemist, born in 1749, was the son of Thomas, Earl of Dundonald, whom he succeeded in 1778. He published a "Treatise on Coal-Tar," a "Treatise on the Connexion of Agriculture and Chemistry," (1795,) and a valuable work on "The Application of Chemistry to Agriculture." Died in 1831. His son was a distinguished admiral, Lord Cochrane. (See Dundonald, Earl Of.)

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Coch'rane, (John.) an American general, born in Montgomery county, New York, about 1813. He was elected a member of Congress by the voters of New York City in 1856 and 1858. He was appointed a brigadier-general about July, 1862.

Cochrane, (John Dundas,) Captain, an eccentric British naval officer, surnamed "the Pedestrian Travel-

ler," was born about 1780. In 1820 he resolved to perform a journey around the world on foot, in pursuance of which design he traversed Russia and Siberia as far as Kamtchatka. Having married a native of that region, he changed his mind, and returned by way of Russia to England in 1823. Of this journey he published a narrative, which is said to be curious and amusing. Died in South America in 1825.

Cochrane, (Sir Thomas John,) a British admiral, son of Admiral Sir Alexander Inglis Cochrane, born

about 1790, served as captain under his father in the war against the United States in 1814. He was elected to Parliament in 1837, and became a vice-admiral in 1850.

Cock, kok, (Jerome,) a Flemish engraver and dealer in prints, was born at Antwerp about 1510. He published several collections of his engravings. Some of his works are highly prized. Died in 1570.

Cock or Cocke. (MATTHEW.) a landscape-painter

Cock or Cocke, (MATTHEW,) a landscape-painter of Antwerp, born about 1500, was a brother of Jerome, noticed above. He was one of the first Flemish painters that abondoned the Gothic style. Died in 1554.

Cockburn, (ALEXANDER,) an eminent English lawyer, was born in 1802. He was called to the bar in 1802 and attempts to the company in 1802, and attempts.

1829, became solicitor-general in 1850 and attorney-general in 1851. He represented Southampton in the Liberal interest until his elevation to the bench as lord chief justice of the common pleas in 1856. Three years later he became lord chief justice of England. His knowledge of the French language was remarkably great. He died in 1880.

Cockburn, ko'bern, (CATHERINE,) an English dramatic writer, whose maiden name was TROTTER, born in London in 1679. She composed successful tragedies, entitled "Agnes de Castro," "Fatal Friendship," etc. In 1747 she produced "Remarks on the Nature and Obligations of Virtue," which was praised by Warburton.

Died in 1749.

Cockburn, ko'bern, (Sir George,) G.C.B., a British admiral, born about 1772. He took part in the capture of Washington City in 1814, and conveyed Napoleon to Saint Helena in 1815. He was a lord of the admiralty from 1818 to 1828, and sat in Parliament for many years. Died in 1853.

Cockburn, (HENRY THOMAS,) LORD, an able Scot-Cockburn, (HENRY THOMAS,) LORD, an able Scottish judge, born in 1779. He was appointed solicitor-general for Scotland in 1830, and became one of the Lords of Session in 1834. He wrote articles for the "Edinburgh Review," and published "The Life and Correspondence of Lord Jeffrey," (1852.) Died in 1854. See "North British Review" for November, 1856; "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1852; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1857; "Blackwood's Magazine" for September and October, 1852.

Cockburn, (PATRICK,) a Scottish linguist, born at Langton, was for some years professor of Hebrew and Syriac in the University of Paris. Having become a Protestant, he returned to Scotland, and preached at Haddington. He was reckoned one of the first scholars of his time, and wrote several religious works in Latin, one of which is "The Utility and Excellence of the Word of God." Died in 1559.

Cockburn or Cockburne, (WILLIAM,) an English

medical writer, born about 1650; died about 1736.

Cocke, kok, (PHILIP SAINT GEORGE,) a general, born in Virginia about 1808, graduated at West Point in 1832. He took arms against the Union, and became a brigadier-general in 1861. He killed himself in December of the same year.

Cock'er, (EDWARD,) an English teacher and educational writer, born in 1632, was a resident of London. His "Arithmetic" obtained a very large circulation, and passed through fifty-five editions between 1677 and 1758.

Died about 1677.

Cock'er-ell, (CHARLES ROBERT,) an eminent English architect, born in London in 1788. He was elected a architect, born in London in 1788. Royal Academician in 1836, and became professor of architecture in the Royal Academy in 1840. He designed the New Library at Cambridge in 1840, the University Galleries at Oxford, the College of Lampeter, and other public edifices. He was for some years chief architect of the Bank of England, in which he made considerable alterations. Mr. Cockerell was partial to the classic style of architecture. He was a foreign associate of the Institute of France. Died in 1863.

Cock'er-ill, (John,) a Belgian engineer and machinist, noted for his enterprise and talents, was born of English parents in 1790. He fabricated steam-engines, etc. at the great iron-foundry of Seraing, in which King William of Holland was once a partner. Died in 1840.

of Holland was once a partner. I See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cock'son, (THOMAS,) an English engraver of por-

Cock'son, (1Homas,) an English engraver of portraits, flourished about 1620-30.

Cock'ton, (Henry,) an English writer, born about 1808. He published, besides other works, "The Ventriloquist: being the Life and Adventures of Valentine Vox," (1840.) Died in 1853.

Co'clēš, (Horatius,) a Roman hero, who acquired renown, about 500 B.C., by the defence of the Sublician bridge against the army of Porsena while the Romans were cutting off the communication with the opposite were cutting off the communication with the opposite When the bridge had been made impassable, he This legend forms the basis of Macaulay's spirited ballad in his "Lays of Ancient Rome."

See Niebuhk, "History of Rome."

Coco, ko'ko, (VINCENZO,) an Italian writer, born at Campomarano in 1770, lived mostly in Naples. He published a philosophic romance called "Plato in Italy," (3 vols., 1806,) which was very successful, and a "History of the Revolution of Naples." Died at Naples in 1823. See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Cocoli, kok'o-lee, (Domenico,) an Italian geometer, born at Brescia in 1747, was for thirty years professor of natural philosophy and mathematics in his native city. He published "Elements of Geometry and Trigonometry" and other works. Died in vice try, and other works. Died in 1812. Cocquard, ko'kar', (François Bernard,) a French

poet and prose-writer, born at Dijon in 1700; died in 1772. Coda, ko'dā, (BENEDETTO,) an Italian painter, born

at Ferrara about 1460; died about 1520. His son, Bartolommeo, born at Ferrara, was a painter

of good reputation. He was living in 1558. Codagora, ko-då-go'rå, (VIVIANO,) an Italian painter, who lived about 1650, excelled in perspective and in pictures of ruined buildings.

Codazzi, ko-dát'see, (AGOSTINO,) an Italian engineer and geographer, born at Lugo in 1792. He emigrated to Santa Fé de Bogotá, in South America, about 1826, and was afterwards employed in the survey of Venezuela. The results of his labours were published in a work on the "Geography of Venezuela," with maps, ("Resúmen de la Geografía de Venezuela," 1841.)

Cod'ding-ton, (WILLIAM,) the founder of the colony of Rhode Island, was born in Lincolnshire, England, in 1601. He emigrated to Massachusetts in 1630, and, in consequence of a disagreement with Governor Winthrop on religious subjects, removed with a party of settlers to Rhode Island in 1638. In 1640 he was chosen governor of that colony, which position he held for seven years. He was a member of the Society of Friends. Died in

Co-di'nus, (Georgius,) [Γεώργιος Κώδινος ὁ Κυροπαλά-της,] surnamed Curopala'tes, a Greek compiler, who lived at Constantinople about 1450. He compiled two works, which treat of the public offices in church and state, and of the antiquities of Constantinople.

Codomannus. See Darius III. Co-drā'tus, [Κόδρατος,] a Greek physician and Christian martyr, born at Corinth, was put to death about

258 A.D.

Cod'ring-ton, (CHRISTOPHER,) a British officer, born at Barbadoes in 1668, wrote some Latin verses, and gave

£10,000 to form a library at Oxford. Died in 1710.
Codrington, (Sir EDWARD,) G.C.B., an English admiral, born in 1770. He was made a captain in 1794, and received a medal for his conduct at Trafalgar in 1805. He was raised to the rank of rear-admiral in 1814, and served at the battle of New Orleans in 1815. In 1821 he became vice-admiral. He commanded the fleet of the English, French, and Russians which defeated the Turks at Navarino in 1827. He obtained the rank of full admiral in 1837. Died in 1851.

See CAMPBELL'S "Lives of British Admirals."

Codrington, (ROBERT,) an English writer, born in 1602, wrote a "Life of Robert, Earl of Essex," and made

translations from the Latin and French. Died in 1665.
Codrington, (Sir William John,) K.C.B., an English general, son of Admiral Sir Edward Codrington, born in 1800, entered the army in 1821, became colonel in the Coldstream Guards in 1846, and major-general in June, 1854. He distinguished himself at the Alma and at Inkerman, (1854,) and was promoted to the command of the light division. He directed the attack on the Redan of Sevastopol in September, 1855. In November he succeeded General Simpson as commander-in-chief of the British army in the Crimea, and was appointed governor of Gibraltar in 1850. He was placed on the governor of Gibraltar in 1859. He was placed on the retired list in 1877, and was a member of the Metropolitan Board of Works. Died in 1884.

Codronchi, ko-dron'kee, (BATTISTA,) an eminent Italian physician and writer, born at Imola about 1550.
Co'drus or Ko'drus, [Κόδρος,] the last king of Athens, is supposed to have reigned about 1060 B.C. An oracle having declared that the Dorians would be victorious in war against the Athenians provided they spared the life of the Athenian forced we went in dispuise to the life of the Athenian king, Codrus went in disguise to the Dorian camp and provoked a quarrel, in which he was killed. His son, Medon, became archon of Athens.

Codrus, a Roman poet, was a contemporary of Virgil, who mentions him in his seventh Eclogue.

Coëffeteau, ko'êf'tō', (NICOLAS,) a French Dominican and theologian, born in Maine in 1574. Henry IV. gave him the title of his preacher. At the request of Gregory XV., he wrote a work to refute A. de Dominis, who had the penal power. In 1617, he became titular Bishop of Dardania. His version of the history of Florus was highly praised as a master-piece of French style. Died in 1623.

See Nickron, "Hommes illustres."

Coehorn or Cohorn, ko'horn, [Fr. pron. ko'oRn',] (LOUIS,) a French general, born at Strasburg in 1771, was a relative of Menno van Coehorn, noticed below. He was made a general of brigade in 1807, was wounded at Friedland, and displayed great bravery at Ebersberg in 1809. He took part in the battles of Aspern, Wagram, and Lutzen, and was mortally wounded at Leipsic in 1814.

Coehorn, van, van koo'horn, written also Cohorn, (Menno or Mennon,) Baron, a famous Dutch engineer and general, born in Friesland in 1632, or, as some say, in 1641. Having acquired skill in mathematics, he entered the army as captain at an early age, and served with distinction in the campaigns of 1673 and 1674. At the siege of Namur, (1692,) which city he had fortified, he was opposed to the French engineer Vauban. Three years later he was employed as engineer in the recapture of Namur. Among his master-pieces are the fortresses of Nymwegen, Breda, Namur, and Bergen-op-Zoom. He became lieutenant-general in 1703, and published his "New Method of Fortification," an excellent work. According to some biographers, this was published in 1685. Died at the Hague in 1704.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Macaulay, "History of England," vol. iv.; NICOLAUS YPEV, "Narratio de Rebus gestis Mennonis Cohorni," 1771; Dutch version of the same, 1772.

Cœlestinus, Pope. See Celestine. Cœlestius. See Celestius.

Cœlius. See Rufus Cœlius.

Cœ'lĭ-us or Cæ'lĭ-us (see'le-us) An-tip'a-ter, (Lucius,) a Roman historian and jurist, who wrote, about 125 B.C., a "History of the Second Punic War," which was highly esteemed until it was surpassed by Livy. Only fragments of it are extant. Cælius was the first Roman historian that aimed at the ornaments of style. Marcus Brutus valued his work so highly that he made an abridgment of it.

Coello, ko-el'yo, (Alonzo Sanchez,) a skilful Spanish painter, born in 1515. He studied at Rome in the school of Raphael, and was afterwards employed by Philip II. of Spain to adorn the Escurial. He also painted portrict of that him and his countries. traits of that king and his courtiers. Died in 1590.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Coello, (CLAUDIO,) a celebrated Spanish painter, born at Madrid in 1621. He was a pupil of Ricci. About 1680 he was chosen painter to the king, (Charles II.) His master-piece is the "Collocation of the Host," which adorns the sacristy of the Escurial, and which is sufficient to immortalize his name. He is said to equal Cano in design, Murillo in colour, and Velasquez in effect. Died at Madrid in 1693.

See QUILLIET, "Dictionnaire des Peintres Espagnols."

Coelmans, kool'mans, (JACQUES,) a Flemish engraver, born at Antwerp in 1670; died at Aix, France, in 1735.

Coeln. See Cöln.

Cœlus. See URANUS.

Coen, koon, (JOHN PETERSON or PIETERZON,) a Dutch colonial governor, born at Hoorn about 1587. He founded Batavia in 1619, and was chosen president of Bantam. Died in 1629.

Coenrads. See CONRAD, (ABRAHAM.)
Cœnus, see'nus, [Gr. Koîvoç,] an able Macedonian general, a son-in-law of Parmenio, accompanied Alexander the Great in the invasion of Persia, 334 B.C. He distinguished himself at the battle of Issus, and, when Alexander proposed to march beyond the Hyphasis, he

Alexander proposed to march beyond the Hypnasis, he insisted on returning. He died in India in 327 B.C.

Coëssin, ko'á'sân', (F. G.,) a French ultramontane religionist, born at Lisieux in 1782, was noted for his eccentric mysticism. Died about 1842.

Coëtlogon, de, deh ko'êt'lo'gôn', (Alain Emmanuel,) Marquis, a French admiral and marshal, born in the died in 1882.

in 1646; died in 1730.

Coëtlogon, de, (Jean Baptiste Félicité,) Count, a French poet, born at Versailles in 1773. He wrote an epic poem, entitled "David," (1820,) which the royal council of instruction judged worth, to be given

an epic poem, entitled "David," (1820,) which the royal council of instruction judged worthy to be given as a prize to students. Died in 1827.

Coëtlosquet, de, deh ko'êt'los'k\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (Jean Gilles,) a French priest, born at Saint-Pol-de-Leon in 1700. He became Bishop of Limoges in 1739, and preceptor of the Duke of Burgundy in 1758. He was also preceptor of the Duke of Berry, afterwards Louis XVI., and a member of the French Academy. Died in 1784.

Cour, kur, (Jacques,) a French merchant and able financier, born at Bourges acquired an immense fortune.

financier, born at Bourges, acquired an immense fortune. Charles VII. appointed him director of his finances. In 1448 he lent that king 200,000 crowns of gold. It is

stated that he transacted more commerce than all the other merchants of France. He was falsely accused of various crimes, and in 1453 was fined 400,000 crowns and banished. He went to Rome, and received from Calixtus III. the command of part of a fleet which he sent against the Turks. He died at Scio about 1456.
See BARON TROUYÉ, "Histoire de Jacques Cœur," 1840: LOUISA
S. COSTELLO, "Jacques Cœur, the French Argonaut, and his Times."

Cœur, (PIERRE LOUIS,) a French Argonaut, and his Times.

Cœur, (PIERRE LOUIS,) a French bishop and eloquent
preacher, born at Tarare (Rhône) in 1805. He removed
to Paris in 1835, and became a fashionable pulpit orator.
He was appointed Bishop of Troyes in 1848. His sermons are compared to those of Massillon.

Cœur de Lion. See RICHARD I.

Coffin, ko'fān', (CHARLES,) a French scholar and poet, born at Buzancy in 1676. He succeeded Rollin in the College of Beauvais, at Paris, in 1712, and was the content of the University of Paris in 1718. chosen rector of the University of Paris in 1718. His "Ode on the Wine of Champagne" was admired. He gained much reputation by the hymns which he composed for the Breviary of Paris. Died in 1749.

See LENGLET, "Eloge de Coffin," prefixed to his works.

Cof'fin, (Sir Isaac,) an English admiral, was born at Boston, Massachusetts, in 1750. He was raised to the rank of admiral about 1814. Died in 1839.

Coffin, (ROBERT S.,) a printer and poet, called "the Boston Bard," born at Brunswick, Maine, in 1797. He served as a sailor in the war of 1812. Died in 1827.

Coffinhal, ko'fe'nāl', (Jean Baptiste,) a French Jacobin, born at Aurillac in 1754. He became a judge of the Revolutionary Tribunal in Paris in 1793, and a partisan of Robespierre. He was a party to many acts of cruelty, and fought resolutely for Robespierre on the 9th Thermidor, 1794. A few days later he was executed.

See THIERS, "Histoire de la Révolution Française."

Co'gan, (THOMAS,) an English physician, born in

Somersetshire. He practised at Manchester, and wrote "The Haven of Health," and a few other treatises. Died

in 1607.

Cogan, (THOMAS,) an English physician and writer, born at Rowell in 1736. He practised in Leyden, Amsterdam, and London. About 1774 he and Dr. Hawes instituted the Humane Society of London. He published, besides other works, "The Rhine, a Journey from Utrecht to Frankfort," (1794,) a "Philosophical Treatise on the Passions," (1800,) and an "Ethical Treatise on the Passions," (1807,) which are works of considerable merit. Died in 1818.

Cogels, ko'zhel', (Joseph Charles,) a Belgian painter,

Cogels, ko'zhēl', (JOSEPH CHARLES,) a Belgian painter, born at Brussels in 1785; died in 1831.

Coggeshalle, kogz'al, ? (RALPH,) an English monk, who was wounded at Jerusalem when that city was besieged by Saladin. He wrote a "History of the Holy Land," and several other works. Died about 1228.

Coghetti, ko-get'tee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian painter, born at Bergamo in 1804. He painted at Rome, for Prince Torlonia, several pictures, among which is "The Parnassus of Illustrious Men of all Agges." His fresco which decorates the Basilica of Savona is much admired. Coglioni. See COLEONI.

Cognatus, the Latin of Cousin, which see.
Cogniet, kon'ye-à', (Léon,) a French painter of history and portraits, was born at Paris in 1794. He was

elected a member of the Institute in 1849.

Cogs'well, (WILLIAM,) an American divine, born in New Hampshire in 1789. He became professor of his-tory in Dartmouth College, of which he was a graduate, in 1841, and professor of theology at Gilmanton in 1844. Died in 1850.

Cohausen, ko'how'zen, (Johann Heinrich,) a German physician, born at Hildesheim about 1670. He

man physician, born at Hitesheim about 1070. He wrote several professional works, among which was "Hermippus Redivivus," (1742.) Died in 1750.

Cohen, ko'on', (Anne Jean Philippe Louis,) a French littérateur, of Dutch descent, was born at Amersfoort in 1781. Among his works are a "Life of Chevalier Bayard," (2d edition, 1825,) and "Jacqueline de Bavière," (4 vols., 1821.) He translated several works of Washington Lyrica Pulyare and other English authors Washington Irving, Bulwer, and other English authors. Died in 1848.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Cohen Atthar. See Kohen Attar. Cohon, ko'on', (Anthyme Denis,) born at Craon, in France, in 1594, became Bishop of Nîmes. Died in 1670. Cohorn. See Coehorn.

Coictier. See Cottier.
Coignard, kwân'yår', (Louis,) a French painter of landscapes, born at Mayenne about 1812. He obtained

a first medal in 1848.

Coignet, kwan'ya', (GILLES,) a Flemish painter, born Antwerp in 1530. He studied in Italy, and returned at Antwerp in 1530. to Antwerp, where he painted landscapes and figures with success. Died at Hamburg in 1600.

See DESCAMPS, "Vie des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Coigny, de, deh kwan'ye', (François de Franquetot —deh fronk'to',) Duke, a French marshal, born in 1670, gained in 1734 a decisive victory over the Austrians at Parma, and another at Guastalla. In the next year he commanded in Germany, where his adversary, Prince Eugene, would not risk a battle; and the campaign was closed by a treaty of peace. He was created marshal of France in 1741. Died in 1759.

See "La Campagne de Maréchal de Coigny en Allemagne en 1743," Amsterdam, 1761.

Coigny, de, (Marie François Henri de Franque-tor,) Duke, a French general, grandson of the pre-ceding, was born in Paris in 1737. Having entered the service of Portugal in 1791, he attained the rank of captain-general. He returned to France in 1814, and was made marshal of France in 1816. Died in 1821. Coimbra, ko-èm'brā, (Don Pedro,) Duke of, a Por-tuguese prince and noet, born in 1202, was a vourger

tuguese prince and poet, born in 1392, was a younger son of King John I. His mother was a daughter of the English Duke of Lancaster, John of Gaunt. He travelled in Palestine and in many other foreign countries, and was chosen Regent of Portugal in 1439. He was killed in battle against Alphonso V. in 1449, and left a number of admired poems.

See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana;" H. Schoeffer, "Histoire de Portugal."

Coin-Delisle, kwán deh-lèl', (Jean Baptiste César,) a French jurist, born in Paris in 1789. Coindet, kwán'da', (Jean François,) a Swiss physician, born at Geneva in 1774. For his discovery of the action of iodine on the goître (1820) he received a prize of 3000 francs from the Academy of Sciences at Paris.

Died in 1834.

Cointe, Le, leh kwant, (Charles,) a French historian and priest of the Oratory, born at Troyes in 1611. As chaplain to the French ambassador, he passed several years at Münster, and rendered important services in preparing the treaty of Westphalia in 1648. He afterwards became a resident of Paris, and published his "Ecclesiastical Annals of France," (8 vols., 1665-80,) a work of much erudition. Died in 1681.

See Nickron, "Mémoires." Cointre. See LECOINTRE.

Coiny, kwa'ne', (JACQUES JOSEPH,) a French engraver, born at Versailles in 1761; died in 1809.

Coislin, de, deh kwa'lan', (HENRI CHARLES de Camboust—deh kön'boo', Duke, a French theologian, born in Paris in 1664. He became Bishop of Metz in 1698, chief almoner of the king, and a member of the French Died in 1732.

Coiter, koi'ter, (VOLCHER,) an eminent Dutch anatomist, born at Groningen in 1534. He studied in Italy under Fallopius and Eustachio, and was for some years surgeon or physician in the French army. He was called one of the creators of pathologic anatomy, and made improvements in osteology and myology. He published several professional treatises. Died about 1600.

See M. Adam, "Vitæ Eruditorum;" ÉLov, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Coitier or Coictier, kwá'te-å', (JACQUES,) a French physician, born at Poligny, became first physician to Louis XI., over whom he is said to have had great in-

are only worthy of notice on account of the ancedotes which they furnish of contemporary authors or actors. Died in 1684.

See CIBBER, "Lives of the Poets."

Cokayn. See Cokaine. Coke or Cook, [always pronounced kook in his own time, and at present by the members of the English bar, (Sir EDWARD,) one of the most eminent of English judges and jurists, was born at Mileham, in Norfolk, in 1552. After graduating at Cambridge, he studied law in the Inner Temple, London, and was called to the bar in 1578. He rapidly acquired a very extensive practice, was appointed solicitor-general in 1592, and attorney-general in 1594, although the Earl of Essex strenuously urged the appointment of Francis Bacon to the last office. In 1593 he was chosen Speaker of the House of Commons. He is justly censured for his insolence to Raleigh at the trial of the latter in 1603, and for his cruelty in applying torture to persons charged with crimes. In 1606 he was appointed chief justice of the common pleas, and in 1613 appointed chief justice of the common pleas, and in 1613 chief justice of the king's bench. From this office he was removed in 1616, because he was not sufficiently obsequious to the court or king. In 1622 he was confined in the Tower many months for his opposition to the court party. He was elected to Parliament in 1625, and again in 1628, when he zealously opposed the arbitrary measures of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court, and was one of the leaders of the court of the leaders. measures of the court, and was one of the leaders of the popular party. About 1628 he produced his celebrated work called "Coke upon Littleton," or the "First Institute," being the first part of the "Institutes of the Laws of England." It is a work of the highest authority on English law, and a rich mine of legal learning. "He hath thrown together," says Blackstone, "an infinite treasure of learning in a loose desultory order." Died in 1633.

See CHARLES W. JOHNSON, "Life of Sir Edward Coke," 2 vols., 1837; E. Foss, "The Judges of England;" BRIDGEMAN, "Legal Biography;" GARDINER, "History of England from the Accession of James I. to the Disgrace of Chief-Justice Coke," 2 vols. 8vo, London, 1863; "Retrospective Review," vol. viii., 1823; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1838.

Coke, (THOMAS,) a zealous Wesleyan missionary, born at Brecon, South Wales, in 1747. About 1780 he was appointed by John Wesley superintendent of the London district, and a few years later was ordained a bishop of the Methodist Episcopal Church. He made nine voyages to North America between 1784 and 1814, and incurred danger of violence by preaching against slavery. He died at sea, on a voyage to Ceylon, in 1814. His principal work is a "Commentary on the Old 1814. His principal we and New Testaments."

See S. Drew, "Life of the Rev. Thomas Coke;" REV. ROBERT STEEL, "Burning and Shining Lights," London, 1864.

Coke, (THOMAS WILLIAM.) See LEICESTER, EARL OF. Cola, di, de ko'la, (GENNARO,) an Italian painter, born

in the kingdom of Naples in 1320; died about 1370. Colalto, ko-lál'to, or Collalto, kol-lál'to, (ANTONIO Mattiuzzi — mát-te-oot'see,) an Italian actor and dra-Mattiuzzi — mát-te-oot'see,) an Italian actor and dra-matic author, born at Vicenza about 1717. His comedy of the "Three Venetian Twins" (1773) was very suc-cessful at Paris. Died at Paris in 1778. Colantonio, di, dee ko-lân-to'ne-o, (MARZIO,) an Italian painter, born at Rome in 1662; died in 1701. Colardeau, ko'lâr'dō', (CHARLES PIERRE,) a French

poet, born at Janville in 1732. In 1758 he produced his "Letter from Heloise to Abelard," imitated from Pope, "Letter from Heloise to Abelard," imitated from Pope, which was very successful. Among his best works are "The Men of Prometheus," "Epistle to M. Duhamel," and "Astarbé," a tragedy. He was admitted into the French Academy in 1776. His merit consists in the charm and harmony of his versification, rather than in the force or originality of his thoughts. Died in 1776. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Colardeau, (JULIEN,) a French poet, born in Poitou

about 1590, wrote a poem on the victories of Louis XIII.

Colas de Rienzi. See RIENZI.

College of Colecter, kwa te-a', (JACQUES,) a French physician, born at Poligny, became first physician to Louis XI., over whom he is said to have had great influence. Died about 1505.

Cokaine or Cokayn, ko-kān', written also Cockaine, (Sir Aston,) an English Catholic, born in Derbyshire in 1608, was a royalist in the civil war. He composed some worthless plays and doggerel poems, which

Desaix, distinguished himself at Marengo in 1800. For his conduct at Austerlitz in 1805 he was made general of brigade, and was employed to carry to the emperor Alexander the ultimatum of the victor. He was killed in a battle near Astorga, Spain, in 1809.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Colbert, (CHARLES,) Marquis de Croissy, (krwå'se',) brother of the great Colbert, was born in Paris in 1629. He was successively councillor of state, first president of the parliament of Metz, and ambassador to England. He had a prominent part in the treaty of Aix-la-Chapelle in 1668, and was afterwards secretary of state. Died

in 1696.

Colbert, (Jean Baptiste,) an eminent French statesman and financier, born at Rheims on the 29th of August, 1619, was the son of Nicolas Colbert, a person of moderate fortune. In his youth he travelled through many provinces of France, giving special attention to the state of commerce and the means of improving it. In 1648 he was introduced to Cardinal Mazarin, who, discerning his merit, took him into his service and confidence, as intendant of his estate. He became a councillor of state at the age of twenty-nine, and secretary to the queen in 1654. In 1661 Mazarin died, commending Colbert to the confidence of Louis XIV. Fouquet, superintendent of the finances, aspired to succeed Mazarin ruler, suppressed the office of prime minister, and that of superintendent. Colbert, having given him proof that the finances were verging to a state of ruin and chaos, was appointed controller-general of finances in He reduced the taille, (land- and income-tax,) and established strict order and economy in all the branches of the revenue and public expenses. Though the people paid more than eighty millions annually, in 1660 only thirty-two millions were received into the treasury; but at the death of Colbert eighty-three millions were received out of a total revenue of one hundred and fifteen millions. Under his auspices the commerce and manufactures of France were so efficiently promoted, and acquired so great prosperity, that, as Voltaire says, "he may be regarded as the founder of commerce and protector of all the arts." He formed a chamber of commerce, opened canals, chartered two companies to trade in the East and West Indies, and planted colonies in Canada, etc. In 1669 he was appointed minister of the marine, in which he made great reforms. The manufactures of glass, silk, woollen stuffs, and other commodities were either originated or much enlarged by him. He also patronized letters and science by founding the Academy of Inscriptions, the Academy of Sciences, (1666,) the Observatory, and other institutions. He was a member of the French Academy. He opposed without success the system of loans proposed by Louvois during the war which began in 1672, and constantly favoured the toleration of Protestants. His austere probity found little sympathy at the court of Louis XIV.; and he was at last supplanted (at least partially) by the more obsequious Louvois, who was minister of war. He died, however, in office in September, 1683, leaving several sons, noticed in this work. His manners were rather cold and reserved, his morals regular. Louis XIV. said he always retained at court the tone and manners of a bourgeois. Probably no minister ever rendered so great services to France as Colbert.

See D'AUVIGNY, "Vie de Colbert;" NECKER, "Éloge de J. B. Colbert;" PIERRE CLÉMENT, "Histoire de Colbert," 1846; À. DE SERVIEZ, "Histoire de Colbert," 1842; VOLTAIRE, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" CHARLES PERRAULT, "Mémoires;" W. SEELIG, "Dissertatio de Colberti Administratione Aerarii," 1844.

Colbert, (Jean Baptiste,) Marquis de Seignelay, (sån'yeh-là',) the eldest son of the great financier, was born in Paris in 1651. He inherited a good share of his father's talents and firmness. In 1676 he was appointed secretary of the navy, or minister of the marine, which, under his direction, became one of the most powerful in the world. He was chosen a minister of state in 1689, and died in 1690. His brother, JACQUES NICOLAS, born in Paris in 1654, became Archbishop of Rouen. He was admitted into the French Academy in 1678. He left a fair reputation for talents and conduct. Died in 1707.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Colbert, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) Marquis de Torcy, (tor'se',) a French negotiator, son of the Marquis de Croissy, born in Paris in 1665. About the age of twenty he was sent on a mission to Denmark, and in 1687 performed another to London. Between 1690 and 1700 he was appointed secretary for foreign affairs. He negotiated a separate peace with England about 1712, and took part in the general pacification of Utrecht in 1713. About 1715 he retired from office. He was a member of the Academy of Science of the Academy of ences, and wrote a treatise on the negotiations from the treaty of Ryswick to the peace of Utrecht. Died in 1746.

Colbert, (Jules Armand,) a French general, a son of the eminent statesman, was mortally wounded at the

battle of Blenheim in 1704.

Colbert, (PIERRE DAVID,) a French general, born in Paris in 1774. He made the campaign of Austerlitz (1805) as aide-de-camp to Berthier, and became a general of division in 1813. He fought for Napoleon at Waterloo, but entered the service of Louis XVIII. in 1816. In 1838 he was made a peer of France. Died in 1853.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Colborne, (Sir John.) See Seaton, Lord. Col'burn, (Warren,) a mathematician, born at Dedham, Massachusetts, in 1793, graduated at Harvard in 1820. He became a school-teacher in Boston, and published in 1821 his "Mental Arithmetic," which had an

immense circulation in Europe as well as in the United States. He also published a Sequel to the above work.

Died in 1833.

Colburn, (ZERAH,) a mathematical prodigy, born at Cabot, Vermont, in 1804. Before he was seven years old he displayed such wonderful expertness in mental arithmetic that his father began, in 1810, to exhibit him in He could solve with accuracy and rapidity the most difficult questions in involution, evolution, etc., without the use of figures. Being asked the number of seconds in 1813 years, 7 months, and 27 days, he quickly answered, 57,234,384,000. About 1825 he became a Methodist preacher. He lost his faculty of computation as he grew up to manhood. Died in 1840.

See his "Autobiography," 1833. Cōl'bỹ, (or kŏl'be,) (THOMAS,) an English engineer was born at Rochester in 1784. In 1802 he was appointed assistant in the Ordnance Survey, with which his history is inseparably connected. He was raised to the rank of captain in 1807. He evinced great energy and endurance in the survey of Scotland, 1813-17. In 1820 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society, a member of the Board of Longitude, and succeeded General Mudge as superintendent of the survey. He next pursued the same task in Ireland, where he used with advantage the "compensation-bars" invented by himself. The maps rate than any previously made. He was raised to the rank of major-general in 1846. Died in 1852.

Col'ches-ter, (CHARLES ABBOT,) LORD, an English

peer and vice admiral, born in 1798, was postmaster-general during the ministry of Lord Derby in 1858-59. He died in 1867.

Col'den, (CADWALLADER,) a physician, born at Dunse, Scotland, in 1688, emigrated to America about 1708. He wrote a "History of the Five Indian Nations of Canada." He was a correspondent of Linnæus, to whom he sent several hundred American plants. He was lieutenantgovernor of New York from 1761 until his death in 1776.

Colden, (CADWALLADER D.,) a grandson of the preceding, was born in Queen's county, Long Island, in 1769. He practised law in New York, was elected mayor of that city in 1818, and a member of Congress in 1822. He wrote a "Life of Robert Fulton." Died in 1834.

Coldoré, koľdo'rā', a French engraver of precious stones, appears to have been the same as JULIEN DE FONTENAY, whom Henry IV., in his letters-patent of 1608, entitles his valet-de-chambre and engraver of gems. His portraits of Henry and others are prized almost as highly as antique gems. He engraved a portrait of Queen Elizabeth, which she preferred to all others.

Cole, (CHARLES NELSON,) an English legal antiquary,

born in 1722; died in 1804.

Cole, (Sir Galbraith Lowry,) an officer of the British army, born in 1772, was a son of the Earl of Enniskillen. He became colonel in 1801, and served with distinction in the Peninsular war, (1808-14.) Died in 1842.

Cole, (HENRY.) an English Catholic theologian, be-

came Fellow of New College, Oxford, in 1523. He was chosen provost of Eton in 1554, and had a disputation with Cranmer in that year. He wrote "Letters to Bishop Jewel," and a few other works. Died in 1579.

Cole, (HENRY,) C.B., an English art-critic and editor, noted as the promoter of "Art-Manufactures," was born

at Bath in 1808. In his youth he became assistant keeper of the public records, and by his writings caused the establishment of a general record office. He was one of the executive committee of the Exhibition of the Crystal Palace in 1851, the success of which is in great measure ascribed to him. Mr. Cole was the British commissioner for the Universal Exposition of Paris in 1855. He took a leading part in promoting exhibitions and educational establishments both in England and abroad, especially the Science and Art Schools at South Kensington. In 1873 he was created a K.C.B. Died in 1882.

Cole, (THOMAS,) a landscape-painter, born in Lancashire in 1801, at an early age accompanied his parents to Ohio. Having had no instructions in art except what he received from an itinerent portrait-painter, he set out in 1822 to seek his fortune. He came to New York, where his reputation was speedily established, his landscapes, including views of the Catskills and the White Mountains, were eagerly sought for, and he was soon enabled to visit Europe. He set out in 1829, and, after a residence of two years in London, repaired to Florence and Rome. of two years in London, repaired to Florence and Rome. He returned to New York in 1832, bringing with him a number of Italian landscapes, which, though perhaps no improvement on the style of his previous works, are highly esteemed by many amateurs. Cole, who in one of his letters had said, "Neither the Alps nor the Apennines, nor even Etna itself, have dimmed in my eyes the beauty of our own Catskills," now again devoted himself to his favourite subjects. The result of these labours were his "Cross in the Wilderness," "The Hunter's Return," "Home in the Woods," "Mountain Ford," and other admirable illustrations of American scenery. and other admirable illustrations of American scenery. His great allegorical series (in four pictures) of "The Voyage of Life," is ranked among his master-pieces. Died in 1848.

Cole, (Rev. THOMAS,) an English dissenter and religious writer, was one of the teachers of John Locke.

Died in 1697.

Cole, (VICAT,) an English landscape painter, born at Portsmouth in 1833. He became a royal academician in 1880. Most of his scenes are taken from the banks of the Thames or the county of Surrey.

Cole, (WILLIAM,) an English botanist, born at Adderbury in 1626. His works are "The Art of Simpling," and "Adam in Eden." Died in 1662.

Cole, (WILLIAM,) an English physician, who graduated in 1666, and practised at Bristol. He published treatises

Cole, (WILLIAM,) an English antiquary and divine, born in Cambridgeshire in 1714. He became rector of Bletchley in 1767, and vicar of Burnham in 1774. He contributed to the antiquarian works of Grose, Ducarel, Gough, etc., and collected manuscripts for an account of Cambridge scholars in imitation of Wood's "Athenæ."

Died in 1782. See Nichols, "Literary Anecdotes," etc.

Colebrooke, kol'brook, (Henry Thomas,) an eminent Oriental scholar, born in England in 1765. went to India in 1782, and held several high positions in the service of the East India Company. He published a "Grammar" and a "Dictionary of the Sanscrit Language," (1808,) and "Remarks on the Husbandry and Internal Commerce of Bengal," which, says McCulloch, "is by far the best and most trustworthy work on the subject." He was chosen professor of Sanscrit at the College of Fort William soon after the same was founded, and was at one time a member of the supreme council of Bengal. He wrote valuable treatises, which were inserted in the Transactions of the Asiatic Society. He returned to England before his death, which occurred in 1837.

See WALCKENAER, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de Cole-brooke."

Cole'man, (WILLIAM,) an American journalist and lawyer, born in Boston in 1766. Died in 1829.

Co-len'so, (JOHN WILLIAM,) an English theologian, born in 1814, graduated at Cambridge in 1836. He became Bishop of Natal, in South Africa, in 1854. He published, besides other works, "The Pentateuch and Book of Joshua critically examined," (1862,) which was condemned by both houses of Convocation of the pro-vince of Canterbury in 1864. He was declared to be vince of Canterbury in 1864. He was declared to be deposed from his see by the Bishop of Capetown, but on appeal to the privy council the deposition was in 1865 declared to be "null and void in law." The council of the Colonial Bishoprics Fund was afterwards compelled to continue paying his episcopal salary. Among his works are a Zulu grammar and dictionary and translations of parts of the Bible and Prayer Book into the Zulu language. He died in 1883.

Coleoni, ko-là-o'nee, or Coglioni, kôl-yo'nee, (BAR-TOLOMMEO,) an Italian general, born near Bergamo in 1400. In the war between the Venetians and Milanese he fought for and betrayed both by turns. He was generalissimo of the Venetian state from 1454 until his death in 1475. He passed for the best tactician of that age.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Co'ler, (JOHANN CHRISTOPH,) a German theologian, born near Langensalza in 1691, published a journal called "Auserlesene theologik Bibliothek," (1724–36,) in which he gave an analysis of recent works on theology. Died in 1736.

See JÖCHER, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Coleridge, köl'rij, (Rev. Derwent,) a son of the celebrated poet S. T. Coleridge, was born at Keswick in 1800, and educated at Cambridge. He was ordained about 1826, and became a prebendary of Saint Paul's, London. In 1839 he published "The Scriptural Character of the English Church considered." He succeeded his sister (Sara H.) as editor of his father's unpublished

works. His "Memoir of Hartley Coleridge" is highly praised. He was principal of Saint Mark's College. Chelsea. He died in 1883.

Coleridge, (HARTLEY,) an English poet and prodigy, born at Clevedon, near Bristol, in 1796, was the eldest son of the eminent poet. In 1800 his father removed to Keswick in the Lake region. Hartley was a deep thinker. Keswick, in the Lake region. Hartley was a deep thinker in childhood, and was in all periods of his life dreamy, wayward, and fantastic. While he was a "baby in his mother's arms," he exclaimed, on seeing the lamps of London, "Oh, now I know what the stars are: they are the lamps that have been good on earth and have gone up to heaven." When he was six years old, Wordsworth

addressed to him these lines:

"O thou! whose fancies from afar are brought, Who of thy words dost make a mock apparel,
And fittest to unutterable thought
The breeze-like motion and the self-born carol," etc.

He graduated at Oxford with honour in 1818, and was elected a Fellow of Oriel College. About a year after that event he forfeited the Fellowship by intemperance, which became habitual. The formation of this habit is partly ascribed to physical deformity and a morbid sensitiveness on that subject. His personal appearance is said to have been very grotcsque, and his conversational powers most extraordinary. The latter half of his life was passed at Grasmere and Rydal Water, with no occuwas passed at Grasmere and Kydal Water, with no occupation but literary pursuits. He wrote articles for "Blackwood's Magazine," and "The Worthies of Yorkshire and Lancashire," which is highly esteemed. A volume of his poems, published in 1833, contains Sonnets which are greatly admired. He also left Essays on various subjects. Southey in one of his letters wrote, "It is impossible to give you any adequate idea of his oddities; for he is the oddest of all God's creatures, and grows quainter every day." Died in 1849.

See a "Memoir of Hartley Coleridge," prefixed to his "Poems," by his brother, Rev. D. COLERIDGE; "Brief Biographies," by Samuel Smiles, 1860; "Eddinburgh Review" for July, 1851; "Fraser's Magazine" for June, 1851.

Coleridge, (HENRY NELSON,) an English lawyer and distinguished scholar, born about 1800, was the son of Colonel Coleridge, and a nephew of the celebrated poet. He was a graduate of King's College, Cambridge. In

1825 he made a voyage to Barbadoes with his uncle, Bishop Coleridge, and published "Six Months in the West Indies," which was favourably received. Having been called to the bar in 1826, he acquired extensive practice. In 1830 he published an "Introduction to the Study of the Greek Classic Poets," which was followed Study of the Greek Classic Poets," which was followed by the "Table-Talk of Samuel T. Coleridge. He edited Samuel T. Coleridge's writings. Died in 1843.

Coleridge, (John Dukk,) Lord, an English lawyer and crator, is the son of Sir John Taylor Coleridge, and

was born in 1821. As Liberal member for Exeter he made an able speech for the Reform Bill of 1866. December, 1868, he became solicitor-general, and in November, 1871, attorney-general. He was afterwards made chief justice of the common pleas, and created Baion Coleridge of Ottery St. Mary. In 1880 he Baion Coleridge of Ottery St. Mary. In 1880 he became lord chief justice of England. In the summer of 1883 he accepted an invitation from the American Bar

to visit America, where he was most kindly received.

Coleridge, (Sir John Taylor,) an English lawyer, a nephew of the eminent poet S. T. Coleridge, was born at Tiverton in 1790, and was appointed a judge of the court of king's bench in 1835. Died 1876.

Coleridge, (Samuel Taylor,) an eminent English poet, critic, and speculative genius, was born at Ottery Saint Mary, in Devonshire, on the 21st of October, 1772. Saint Mary, in Devonshire, on the 21st of October, 1772. He was the youngest among many children of John Cole-ridge, vicar of that parish, and did not inherit the favours of fortune. Before he was fifteen he was deeply interested in metaphysics. He entered Jesus College, Cambridge, in 1791, gained high distinction by his classical attainments, but abruptly left the university without a degree in 1793, in consequence of the rejection of his addresses by a young lady of Cambridge. In a reckless state of mind, and with an empty purse, he enlisted in a regiment of dragoons, under the assumed name of Silas Tomor dragoons, under the assumed name of Silas Tom-ken Comberback; but his friends soon procured his discharge. In 1794 he became intimate with Robert Southey, whose politics and creed were then, like his own, democratic and Socinian. They resolved to emi-grate to America and to found on the Susquehanna a Utopian republic or pantisocracy, with a community of grounds the idea of which originated with Coleridge. This goods, the idea of which originated with Coleridge. This romantic reverie, however, was never realized, as they had not sufficient capital even for the outfit.

Coleridge had already begun to write poetry, and to display his marvellous aptitude and passion for lecturing in all places and on all occasions. In 1794 he sold to his generous friend Mr. Cottle, of Bristol, for thirty guineas in advance, the first volume of his poems, which were printed in 1796. Early in 1795 he gave lectures on political and moral subjects at Bristol, and was warmly applauded. In the same year he married Sarah Fricker, a sister of Southey's wife, and took a cottage at Clevedon, whence, after a few months, he removed to Bristol. don, whence, after a few months, he removed to Bristol, He formed many literary projects, among which was "The Watchman," a weekly periodical, of which he issued ten numbers in 1796, but it did not pay expenses. For two or three years he lived at Nether Stowey, where he wrote the "Ancient Mariner," a poem, and "Osorio, or Remorse," a tragedy, both of which are greatly admired; also "Lyrical Ballads," in conjunction with Wordsworth, and other poems. He made some essays in preaching for the Unitarians; but his absence of mind, in the bility, and want of punctuality disqualified him for the bility, and want of punctuality disqualined him for the regular duties of the pulpit. In 1798 he visited Germany with Wordsworth, and studied German literature, etc. at Göttingen. In 1800 he removed to Keswick, in the Lake district, where Southey and Wordsworth also resided, and from which charming locality the three friends received the appellation of "Lake Poets." About 1805 he renounced Unitarianism for the creed of the Applican Church We lettered on Scholescen with Anglican Church. He lectured on Shakspeare and the Fine Arts at the Royal Institution in 1808, and in 1809 published a periodical entitled "The Friend." About 1810, leaving his wife and daughter dependent on Southey, he departed from Keswick, and resumed his "Christabel," a "Lay Sermon," (1817,) "Zapolya," a drama, (1818,) "Biographia Literaria," and "Aids to Reflection," (1825.) His health having failed, he contracted works. Died in 1797.

a habit of using opium in excess, (a pint of laudanum per day,) which increased his natural infirmities and caused much remorse. Some years before his death he was enabled to overcome that pernicious habit. In 1816 he was kindly received in the house of Mr. Gillman, a physician of London, with whom his last years were passed. He died in 1834, after which appeared his "Literary Remains," "Table-Talk," and other works. "Born alike poet and orator, he might in either walk, or in both, have left a fame of the highest rank, but for the disease implanted in his fabric, and an indulgence which operated until the day was far spent in tarnishing the operated until the day was far spent in farmshing the rightful glory of his gifts and acquisitions." ("London Quarterly Review.") "He displays," says John Foster, "more of what we mean by the term genius than any mortal I ever saw." The eloquence and affluence of his conversation, or rather monologues, have perhaps never been equalled. As a poet he was one of the most ima-ginative of modern times, and as a critic his merits are of the highest order.

See Joseph Cottle, "Reminiscences of Coleridge and Southey," 1847; James Gillman, "Life of S. T. Coleridge," 1838; Lord Jeffrey, critique on Coleridge's "Biographia Literaria," in the "Edinburgh Review" for August, 1817; and "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1848, on Coleridge and Southey; "Quarterly Review" for July, 1868; De Quincey, "Literary Reminiscences," vol. i.

Coleridge, (SARA HENRY,) the only daughter of the preceding, whose genius she inherited, was born at Keswick in 1803. Her early years were passed in the home of her uncle, Robert Southey, at Keswick, where she enjoyed the society of Wordsworth the poet. In 1822 she produced an excellent version of Dobrizhoffer's Latin work on the Abipones, an equestrian people of Para-guay. She was married in 1829 to her cousin, Henry guay. She was married in 1829 to net count, N. Coleridge, whom she assisted in editing her father's works. She was sole editor of the "Aids to Reflection,"

Her imaginative faculty is displayed and a few others. Her imaginative faculty is displayed in her "Phantasmion," a tale, which is much admired, and has all the charms of a beautiful poem except the

form and colour of verse. Died in 1852.

Coleridge, (WILLIAM HART,) D.D., an uncle of Henry Nelson, noticed above, was born in 1790. He was appointed, in 1824, Bishop of Barbadoes, which office he resigned in 1841. Died in 1850.

Coles, (Captain Cowper Phipps,) an English naval officer, born in 1819, was noted as the inventor of shot-proof rafts or floating batteries, and claimed the invention of the turret system first used in the American Monitor. He was lost at sea in 1870.

Coles, (ELISHA,) an English teacher, born in Northamptonshire about 1640. He taught school in London, and published, besides other educational works, one on "Short-Hand," an "English Dictionary," and a "Dictionary English-Latin, Latin-English," which passed through eighteen editions between 1677 and 1772.

Col'et, (John,) an eminent scholar, born in London in 1465, and educated at Oxford. He became rector of

in 1466, and educated at Oxford. He became rector of Dennington in 1485, and Dean of Saint Paul's in 1505. His lectures are said to have contributed to the Reformation, which occurred in the following generation. A few years before his death he founded and endowed Saint Paul's School, London. He published "Daily Devotions," a "Latin Grammar," and other works. Colet was an intimate friend of Erasmus, and was persecuted for his liberal opinions. Died in 1519.

See Samuel Knight, "Life of Colet," 1724; "Biographia Britannica."

colet, ko'l½', (Louise,) a popular French poetess, born at Aix, in Provence, in 1815. Her maiden name was Révoil. She gained three prizes at the Académie Française for three poems, "Le Musée de Versailles," (1839,) "The Monument of Molière," (1843,) and "The Acropolis of Athens," (1854.) Among her chief productions is a poem on Woman, ("Le Poëme de la Femme,") designed to develop the various phases of the life of woman, in six parts. The first of these, called "La Pausanne" appeared in 1812. life of woman, in six parts. The "La Paysanne," appeared in 1853.

See CUVILLIER-FLEURY, "Études historiques et littéraires."

Cōl'fax, (SCHUYLER,) an American statesman, born in the city of New York on the 23d of March, 1823, a short time after the death of his father. He was a grandsnort time after the death of his father. He was a granuson of General William Colfax, who commanded General Washington's life-guards throughout the Revolutionary war. Owing to the limited circumstances of his widowed mother, he had scarcely any opportunities for obtaining a school education. In 1836 he removed with his mother to Northern Indiana. Not long after he was appointed deputy auditor for Saint Joseph county. He appointed deputy auditor for Saint Joseph county. employed his leisure hours in reading law, in which he employed his leisure hours in reading law, in which he made great proficiency, although he appears not to have taken up the study with any view of adopting it as a profession. About 1845 he established at South Bend, Indiana, a weekly paper, called the "Saint Joseph Valley Register," which he edited for many years, and which was an able organ of the Whig party. He was secretary of the National Convention which nominated General Taylor for the Presidency in 1848. As a member of the Convention which framed the Constitution of Indiana in 1850, he opposed the clause which prohibited free col-1850, he opposed the clause which prohibited free coloured men from settling in that State. He was the Whig candidate for Congress in 1851, but was defeated by a small majority. In 1854 he was elected a member of Congress by the voters of the ninth district of Indiana, which he represented until he entered unto the defining of the congress of the settlement of the congress of the which he represented until he entered upon his duties as Vice-President. Soon after his entrance into Congress he made an eloquent speech on the Kansas question, of which, according to the New York "Tribune," five hundred thousand copies were printed and circulated.

He was elected Speaker of the House of Representa-

tives by the Republicans in December, 1863; and he was afterwards twice re-elected to the same position, each time with an increased majority. In 1867 he was chosen Speaker of the Fortieth Congress. During the civil war he was an intimate friend and confidential adviser of President Lincoln. In 1865 he made an excursion across

the continent to California.

"As a presiding officer," says "Putnam's Magazine,"
"Mr. Colfax is the most popular the House has had "Mr. Coltax is the most popular the House has had since Henry Clay. . . . He is eminently representative. A glance at his broad, well-balanced, practical brain indicates that his leading faculty is the sum of all the faculties,—judgment. His talents are administrative and executive rather than deliberative. He would make a better President, or Speaker of the House, than Senator." (See "Putnam's Magazine" for June, 1868.) In person he was not above middle stature. His hair was brown and his eyes blue. His moral character is represented as irreproachable. On the 21st of May, 1868, he was nominated as the Republican candidate for the office of Vicenated as the Republican candidate for the office of Vice-President of the United States, General Grant being the nominee for President. They were triumphantly elected, receiving 214 electoral votes against 80 which were given to Seymour and Blair. His peculiar fitness for the office and rare popularity induced the Convention to disregard those geographical considerations which usually require that the President and Vice-President shall not be taken

from the same section of the country, Died in 1885.

See HARRIET BEECHER STOWE, "Men of our Times," 1868;
MOORE, "Life of Schuyler Colfax," 1868; "Life and Public Services
of Schuyler Colfax," by E. M. MARTIN, 1868; "Grant and Colfax," by C. A. Phelps.

Coli, ko'lee, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian painter, born at Lucca in 1634, was a pupil of P. Cortona. Died in 1681.
Coligni, (FRANÇOIS.) See DANDELOT.
Coligni or Coligny, de, deh ko'len'ye', (FRANÇOIS,) a son of the admiral, was born in 1557. Having escaped the massacre in which his father perished, he took refuge in Geneva in 1572. Two years later he returned, and took part in the war which was renewed between Catholices and Protestants. He was chosen colonel-general lics and Protestants. He was chosen colonel-general by Henry IV. while the latter was fighting against the League. Died in 1591.

Coligni or Collgny, de, (GASPARD,) a French general, the father of Admiral Coligni. After the battle of Marignan, (1515,) where he commanded a corps, he was made marshal of France. He married Louise, a sister of the Constable Montmorenci. He had just been appointed commander of the army sent against Spain, when

he died, in 1522.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Coligni, ko-leen'ye or ko'lèn'ye', or Coligny, de, [Lat. Colin'Ius,] (Gaspard,) a renowned Huguenot chief and French admiral, son of the preceding, was born at Châtillon-sur-Loing, February 16, 1517. He served first in the campaign of 1543, and was knighted by Condé on the field of Cerisoles in 1544. A few years later he was appointed colonel-general of infantry, and in 1552 admiral of France. He was taken prisoner by the Spaniards at Saint-Ouentin in 1557. Soon after this date he was at Saint-Quentin in 1557. Soon after this date he was converted to the Reformed religion. When the civil war began in 1562, Coligni was chosen second in command of the Protestant army under the Prince of Condé. He succeeded to the chief command at Jarnac in 1569, after Condé had been killed, and was defeated at Mon-contour in the same year. In 1570 the court granted the Protestants peace on terms so favourable that they suspected it to be treacherous. These suspicions, however, were artfully dispelled, and Coligni went to Paris to attend the marriage of Henry of Navarre with the king's sister, in August, 1572. After he had been warmly caressed by the king, he was wounded in the arm, as he Guise. Two days later occurred the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew, in which Coligni was killed in his chamber in the presence of the Duke of Guise. (See CHARLES IX.) Though not fortunate as a general, his prudence, firmness, and ability rendered him formidable even after

See Brantôme, "Discours sur l'Amiral de Châtillon;" Pérault, "Vie de Coligni;" De la Ponneraye, "Histoire de l'Amiral de Coligni," 1830: Jean de Serres, "Gasparis Colinii Vita," 1575; Sismondi, "Histoire des Français;" Dupey, "Coligny, Histoire Française," 4 vols., 1824; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Coligni, de, (GASPARD,) a French general, called Marshal de Châtillon, a son of François, noticed above, was born in 1584. He obtained at an early age the rank of colonel-general of infantry. He became a marshal in 1622, and gained several victories over the Spaniards in Flanders and Piedmont between 1630 and 1640. Died in 1646.

See Morert, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Coligni, de, (HENRIETTE,) Countess de la Suze, (deh la suz,) a French poetess, daughter of the preceding, was born in 1618. She became the wife of the Count de la Suze, from whom she was divorced in 1653. She acquired considerable renown by her elegies, odes, songs, etc., and was admired for her personal and mental graces.

Died in 1673.

Coligni, de, (ODET,) Cardinal de Châtillon, (shâ'te'yon',) a brother of the admiral, born in 1515, became a cardinal in 1533. About 1560 he made an open profession of the Reformed religion. After the battle of Saint-

Denis (1567) he retired to England, where he died in 1571. See Brantôme, "Mémoires."

Colignon, ko'lèn'yòn', (FRANÇOIS,) a distinguished French engraver, born at Nancy about 1621; died in 1671.

Coligny. See Coligni.

Colin, kol'in or ko'lan', (ALEXANDER,) an eminent Flemish sculptor, born at Mechlin in 1526. Invited by Ferdinand I., he went to Innspruck in 1563, and executed a magnificent monument to the emperor Maximilian I. It is composed of numerous marble figures in alto-relievo, and is a very admirable specimen of art. He was appointed sculptor to the emperor Ferdinand I., and executed other monuments in Innspruck. Died in 1612.

Colin, ko'lân', (Jacques,) a French poet, born at Auxerre, was secretary to Francis I. He composed verses in Latin and French. His "Dialogue between Venus and Cupid" is an ingenious poem, in French.

Died in 1547

Colines, de, deh ko'len', (SIMON,) an eminent French printer of the sixteenth century. He became a partner in Paris of Henry Estienne, whose widow he subsequently married. He published many editions remarkable for correctness and elegance. Died about 1546.

Colini. See Collini.

Colinis. See Collini.
Colinius. See Collini.
Colins, ko'lán', (Pierre,) Lord of Heetvelde, a
Flemish soldier and historian, born at Enghien in 1560,
served under Alexander Farnese from 1581 to 1583. He
wrote a "History of the most Memorable Events from
1130 to the Present Time," (1634.) Died in 1646.

Collado, kol-ya'do, (Diego,) a Spanish missionary, born in Estremadura, went to Japan in 1619, and preached there many years. He published in Rome a valuable "Japanese Grammar" and a "Dictionary of the Japanese Language." Died at sea in 1638.

Collado, (Luis,) a skilful Spanish anatomist, born at Valencia, lived about 1550. He made discoveries in the structure of the ear, and wrote several professional

Collado, (Luis,) a Spanish military engineer of the first part of the sixteenth century, was the author of a "Practical Manual of Artillery," (1586.)
Colladon, kol'lå'dòn', (Théodore,) a Genevese physician and medical writer, lived about 1610-40.

Collaert, kol'lârt', (ADRIAN,) an eminent Flemish engraver, born at Antwerp about 1520. He studied in Italy, where he formed the grand manner which characterizes his works. He published many engravings designed by himself, and others, among which is "The Annunciation." Died at Antwerp in 1567.

His son John, born about 1545, was a skilful engraver, and worked with his father. He executed many admired engravings after Rubens and other masters.

Collaito, kol-lai'to, (Antonio,) an Italian mathematician, born at Venice about 1750. He obtained the first chair of mathematics at Padua about 1808. He published a work on "Analytic Geometry," (1802.) Died in 1820.

Collato, (Antonio Mattiuzzi.) See Colalto.
Colla-mer, (Jacob.) Ll.D., an American statesman
and Senator, son of Samuel Collamer, a patriot of the
Revolution, was born in Troy, New York, in 1792. At
an early age he accompanied his father to Burlington, Vermont, and graduated at the university in that town in 1810. He served as a lieutenant in the first campaign of the served as a leutenant in the first campaign of the second war with Great Britain, was admitted to the bar in 1813, and rose to eminence in his profession. He was from 1833 to 1841 judge of the supreme court of Vermont. Elected to Congress in 1842, he was relected in 1844, and again in 1846, and in March, 1849, was appointed by President Taylor postmaster-general of the United States. On the death of the President, in July 1870, Judge Colleger regioned with the other in July, 1850, Judge Collamer resigned, with the other nembers of the cabinet, and in the following autumn was again elected judge of the supreme court of Vermont, to which office he was annually re-elected till chosen United States Senator in 1854. He was re-elected to United States Senator in 1854.

the Senate in 1860. Died in 1865.

Collanges, de, deh kol'lônzh', (GABRIEL,) a French mathematician, born in Auvergne in 1521. He was valet-de-chambre to Charles IX., and, though a Catholic, was killed in the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew in 1572.

Helled in the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew in 1572. He published a work on cabalistic writing.

Collantes, kol-yān'tēs, (Francisco,) a skilful Spanish painter of landscape and history, was born in Madrid in 1599. He composed with great facility. Among his chief productions are a "Saint Jerome" and a "Resurrection." Died in 1656.

Collard. See ROYER-COLLARD.

Collas, ko'lās', (ACHILLE,) born in Paris in 1795, invented about 1836 a machine by which statues can be copied or reproduced on a smaller scale. Died in

be copied or reproduced on a smaller scale. Died in

Collas, Le Père, a French Jesuit, born at Thionville about 1730, was well versed in the exact sciences. In 1767 he went as missionary to Pekin, where he was employed by the emperor as mathematician. Died in Pekin in 1781.

Col-la-tī'nus, [Fr. Collatin, ko'lā-tān',] (L. Tar-QUINIUS,) was a relative of Tarquin, the last King of Rome, and was the husband of Lucretia, whose tragical fate occasioned a revolution in 509 B.C. Collatinus and J. Brutus were the first consuls of the new Roman state. Before the end of the year he resigned, or was deposed.

See Livy, books i. and ii. ; Niebuhr, "Commentary on the Story of the Last Tarquinius," in his "History of Rome."

Col-la'tius, (Petrus Apollonius,) or Collazio, kol-lat'se-o, (PIETRO APOLLONIO,) an Italian poet, born at Novara in the fifteenth century. He wrote a poem "On the Destruction of Jerusalem," ("De Eversione Urbis Jerusalem," 1481,) and several other works.

Collé, ko'là', (CHARLES,) a French comic poet, born in Paris in 1709. He became reader to the Duke of Orléans, and received a pension for his song on the capture of Port Mahon. In 1763 he produced the comedy "Dupuis et Desronais," which was very successful. His "Hunting-Party of Henry IV.," and "Truth in Wine," were much admired. He wrote other dramas and songs.

Died in 1783. See his "Journal Historique," 3 vols., 1805-07; "Nouvelle Bio-graphie Générale."

Colle, kol'là, (Giovanni,) an Italian physician, born at Belluno in 1558. He practised with success in Venice, and lectured at Padua, where he died in 1630, leaving several able Latin treatises on medicine.

Colle, kol'leh, or Colli, kol'lee, (HIPPOLYTE,) written

also Collibus, a Swiss jurist, born at Zurich in 1561, was professor of law at Heidelberg. Died in 1612.

Colle, kol, (JEAN THÉODORE,) a French general, born in the department of Meurthe in 1734, served in the Seven Years' war, and subsequently in several campaigns

of the Revolution. Died in 1807.

Colle, dal, dal kol'la, (RAFFAELLINO or RAPHAEL,) an eminent Italian painter, born at Colle, in Tuscany, about 1490. He was a pupil of Raphael and of Giulio about 1490. He was a pupil of Raphael and of Giulio Romano. The latter had so high an opinion of his skill that he employed his pencil on his own works. Colle's style was noble, his design correct, and his colouring warm and brilliant. He painted frescos in the Vatican, where he is said to have worked under the direction of

Raphael. Among his master-pieces is a picture of the Deluge. Died in 1530.

Collenuccio, kol-là-noot'cho, (Pandolph or Pandolph,) a learned Italian historian and jurist, born at Pesaro in the fifteenth century. He was chosen podesta of several towns, and was employed with honour as a negotiator. His principal work is a "History of the Wingdom of Naples" (1720) He was strangled in price.

Kingdom of Naples," (1539.) He was strangled in prison by John Sforza about 1500. Colleoni or Colleone, (BARTOLOMMEO.) See Co-

Colleoni, kol-là-o'nee, (GERONIMO,) an Italian writer, born at Correggio in 1742, was learned in languages, history, and philosophy. He was employed in several high offices, and wrote "Notices of the Authors who were Natives of Correggio," (1776.) Died in 1777.

Colleoni, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian painter, born at Berggmo about 1400 went to Madrid and was naturally

Bergamo about 1490, went to Madrid, and was patronized

by the king.

Colles, kol'lis, (CHRISTOPHER,) a philosophic Irish inventor and projector, born about 1738. He emigrated to Pennsylvania before the Revolution, and devised va-rious plans and projects for the public welfare, but never obtained much success. It is stated that he was the first person who proposed to connect the Hudson River with the lakes by a canal. Died in 1821. Collet. See Colet.

Col'let, (JOHN,) an English humorous painter, born

in London about 1725; died in 1780.

Collet, ko'l\(\frac{1}{2} \), (Joseph.) born in the Isle of Bourbon in 1768, entered the French navy, and distinguished himself at the siege of Antwerp in 1814. He was made rear-admiral in 1828, and died the same year.

Collet, (PHILIBERT,) a French writer, born at Châtillon-les-Dombes in 1643. He became an advocate at the parliament of Burgundy, and was author of works on various subjects, among which are a "History of Reason," (in Latin,) and an "Essay on Botany." Died in 1718.

Collet, (PIERRE,) a French theologian, born near

Montoire in 1693, wrote, besides other works, a "Treatise on the Holy Mysteries," (1768.) Died in 1770.

Colletet, kol'tà', (GUILLAUME,) one of the first members of the French Academy, was born in Paris in 1598.

Richelieu having persuaded him to write for the theatre, be produced "Cyminds" a trai consult. He consult he produced "Cyminde," a tragi-comedy. He composed some admired epigrams, an able "Essay on the Epigram," (1653,) a "Treatise on Pastoral Poetry," (1658,) and other works. He was a royal advocate. Died in 1659.

His son François, born in Paris in 1628, was a poet

of inferior merit, whom Boileau ridiculed in his satires. He wrote, besides other works, "La Muse coquette,"

and a "Treatise on Foreign Languages."

Col'le-ton, (JAMES,) Governor of South Carolina from 1686 to 1690, in 1687 procured a change in the fundamental laws of the colony. His unpopular measures resulted in his final expulsion from the office of Governor.

Colletta, (PIETRO,) an Italian historian and general, born in Naples in 1775. He was appointed a general in 1812, and director-in-chief of the military engineers in 1813. The revolution of 1820 raised him to the post of minister of war. Having been exiled in 1821, he retired to Florence, and wrote a "History of the Kingdom of Naples" (1834.) Died in 1833.

Colley, (Sir CHARLES POMEROV,) an English general, born in 1835. He distinguished himself in the China and Ashantee wars. He was killed in the

memorable repulse of the British troops by the Boers at

Laing's Neck in February, 1881.

Colli, kol'lee, BARON, a Piedmontese general, born at Alessandria in 1760, was made a lieutenant-general in 1792, and gained a victory over the French in 1793. In 1794 he obtained the chief command of the Sardinian army. He was defeated at Mondovi by Napoleon in 1796.

Died in 1812. His wife was a sister of the poet Alfieri.

Collier, kol'yer, (Arthur,) an English philosopher, born near Sarım, in Wiltshire, in 1680. He obtained the living of Langdorf-Magna about 1704. His reputation is founded on a metaphysical work called "Clavis Universalis, or a New Inquiry after Truth," (1713,) in which he proposes to demonstrate the non-existence of

which he proposes to demonstrate the non-existence of the material world. Died in 1732.

Collier, (HENRY WATKINS,) an American jurist, born in Virginia in 1801. He rose to eminence as a lawyer in Tuscaloosa, Alabama, was many years chief justice of that State, and Governor from 1849 to 1853.

Collier, (JEREMY,) a famous English theologian and non-juring bishop, born at Stow-Quy, in Cambridgeshire, in 1650. He was educated at Cambridge, and ordained a priest in 1672. In 1688 he obtained the office of lecturer priest in 1677. In 1685 he obtained the office of lecturer at Gray's Inn, London. His talents and attainments were of a high order. In politics he was an ultra-Tory; his religious opinions were nearly identical with modern Puseyism. In 1688 he was so zealous a Jacobite that he renounced his preferments rather than take the oaths to William III.; and he wrote several works against the new régime. In 1696 he gave absolution to Freind and Parkins, as they were about to be executed for treason Parkins, as they were about to be executed for treason and attempt to murder. To escape prosecution for this, he absconded, and was outlawed, but continued to reside in London and to write with impunity. In 1698 he published his celebrated work, a "Short View of the Profaneness and Immorality of the English Stage," which, says Macaulay, "threw the whole literary world into commotion. . . There is hardly any book of that time from which it would be possible to select specimens of writing so excellent and so various. He was complete master of the rhetoric of honest indignation. The spirit of the book is truly heroic." Congreve appeared in defence of the stage, but his answer was a complete failure: side in London and to write with impunity. In 1698 he published his celebrated work, a "Short View of the Profaneness and Immorality of the English Stage," which canness and Immorality of the English Stage," which commotion. . . There is hardly any book of that time from which it would be possible to select specimens of writing so excellent and so various. He was complete master of the rhetoric of honest indignation. The spirit of the book is truly heroic." Congreve appeared in defence of the stage, but his answer was a complete failure; and a great reform in the English drama was the result of Collier's work. Between 1697 and 1705 he published, in 3 vols., "Essays on Several Moral Subjects," which have great merit. He also translated Moréri's "History of Collier's character Macaulay says, "We believe him to have been as honest and courageous a man as ever lived."

See "Comic Dramatists of the Restoration," in MACAULAY's "Essays."

Collier, Universal of Collier's character Macaulay says, "We believe him to have been as honest and courageous a man as ever lived."

See "Comic Dramatists of the Restoration," in MACAULAY's "Essays."

Collier, Work of Solakspeare, which was received in 1792 with general plane of that place in 1820, and then removed to france. He wrote a "History of Ancient and Modern to Hone's victor in 1820.

Collind Plancy, ko'lāx' deh plōky'se', originally Collin Danton, (dōn'tōn',) (JACQUES ALBIN SIMON,) a French Littleaur, a nephew of the famous Danton, (dōn'tōn',) (JACQUES ALBIN SIMON,) a French Littleaur, a nephew of the famous Danton, (dōn'tōn',) (JACQUES ALBIN SIMON,) a French Littleaur, a nephew of the famous Danton, (dōn'tōn',) (JACQUES ALBIN SIMON,) a French Littleaur, a nephew of the famous Danton, (dōn'tōn',) (JACQUES ALBIN SIMON,) a French Littleaur, a nephew of the famous Danton (1810a, 'In 1820a, 'I

the Text of Shakspeare's Plays." These Emendations he had found in the margin of a copy of Shakspeare printed in 1632. He died in 1883.

Collier, (Sir ROBERT PORRETT,) an English lawyer, born in 1817, was called to the bar in 1843. He was returned to Parliament for Plymouth in 1852, was solicitor-general from October, 1863, to July, 1866, and was appointed attorney-general in December, 1868. He afterwards became one of the judges of the judicial committee of the privy council. Died in 1883.

Collin, kol-leen', (HEINRICH JOSEPH,) a German phy-

sician, born at Vienna in 1731, was the father of the poet Heinrich Joseph von Collin, noticed below. He was chief physician of the hospital of Vienna, and wrote several medical works. Died in 1784.

Collin, kol'lin, (JONAS,) a distinguished Danish statesman and economist, born at Copenhagen in 1776. He became chief secretary or first commissioner of the treas-ury in 1841. He took a prominent part in many public affairs and benevolent institutions, and wrote discourses on rural economy, geography, and statistics, one of which is entitled "For Historie og Statistik især Fædrelan-

collin, (MATTHÄUS,) a poet and critic, born at Vienna in 1779, was a brother of Heinrich Joseph von Collin, noticed below. He became professor of æsthetics at Cracow in 1808, and, when that city was taken by the Russians, he obtained a chair of philosophy in Vienna. He was chosen preceptor of the Duke of Reichstadt (son of Napoleon I.) in 1815. He wrote "Marius," and other

dramas. Died in 1824.

Collin, ko'lån', (Nicolas,) a French theologian, born

in the early part of the eighteenth century. He wrote a number of religious works. Died in 1788.

Collin, von, fon kol-leen', (HEINRICH JOSEPH,) a German dramatic poet, born at Vienna in 1772. After filling several civil offices with credit, he became aulic niling several civil omces with credit, ne became autic councillor, and held a high position in the ministry of finances. He produced six tragedies in verse, among which are "Regulus," (1802,) "Coriolanus," and "Balboa." He also composed several patriotic war-songs, which were much admired. Died in 1811.

Collin d'Ambly, ko'lån' dåm'ble', (François,) a French writer, born at Ambly-sur-Meuse in 1759, was the author of many educational works. Died about 1820.

author of many educational works. Died about 1830.

Collin de Bar, ko'lan' deh bär, (Alexis Guillaume Henri,) a French historical writer, born at Pondicherry, India, in 1768, was president of the superior court at the capture of that place in 1803, and then removed to France. He wrote a "History of Ancient and Modern

at the battle of Trafalgar, (1805,) and when Nelson was killed he succeeded to the chief command. Soon after this event he was raised to the peerage. He commanded for several years with honour in the Mediterranean, and died at sea near Port Mahon in 1810. He was greatly distinguished as a naval tactician. The memoir of his life published by G. L. N. Collingwood is highly esteemed.

See, also, CAMPBELL, "Lives of the British Admirals;" "Edinburgh Review" for May, 1828.

Collingwood, (THOMAS,) an English physician, noted for his learning and versatile talents, was born near Berwick-on-Tweed in 1751. He practised in Norham, Sunderland, and London. He published "The Hermit," and other poems, and left in manuscript some mathe-

matical works, etc. Died in 1831.
Collini, kol-lee'nee, (Cosimo Alessandro,) an Italian writer, born at Florence in 1727. About 1750 he went to Berlin, where he met Voltaire, whom he served as secretary from 1752 to 1756. In 1759 he became secretary of the Elector Palatine, and director of the Cabinet of Natural History at Manheim. He wrote "My Residence with Voltaire," (1807, in French,) and several historical delications of the Secretary of the Secretary of the Secretary S torical and scientific treatises. Died in 1806.
See VOLTAIRE, "Correspondance."

Col'linā, (ANTHONY,) an English writer on theology, born of a rich family at Heston, in Middlesex, in 1676, was an intimate friend of John Locke. He studied law, but did not practise it. He published an "Essay on Reason," (1707,) "Priestcraft in Perfection," (1709,) a "Vindication of the Divine Attributes," and a "Discourse on Free-Thinking," (1713.) These works gave offence to the orthodox, and were attacked by several able divines among whom was Bentley. In 1718 he able divines, among whom was Bentley. In 1718 he was chosen treasurer of the county of Essex. His "Discourse on the Grounds and Reasons of the Christian Religion" (1724) excited great commotion among the clergy, some of whom treated him as an infidel. He was a subtle disputant, and a writer of much ability. Died in 1729.

See "Biographia Britannica;" THORSCHMIDT, "Kritische Lebensgeschichte A. Collins," 1755; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See "Biographia Britannea;" I HORSCHMIDT, Kritische Lebensgeschiche A. Collins," 1755; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Collins, (ARTHUR,) an English antiquary, born in 1682. He published, besides other works, the "Peerage of England," (3 vols., 1709,) "English Baronage," and "The Life of Lord Burleigh," (1732.) The first work, augmented by Sir E. Brydges to nine volumes, (1812.) is highly prized. Died in 1760.

Collins, (DAVID,) a grandson of the preceding, was born in 1756. He became an officer in the British army, and Governor of Van Diemen's Land. He wrote a curious and interesting "Account of the English Colony of New South Wales," (1798–1802.) Died in 1810.

Col'linš, (ISAAC.) an American publisher, born in Delaware in 1746, lived at Burlington, New Jersey, at Trenton, and New York. He published a quarto Bible, the text of which was very correctly printed. Died in 1817. See "Memoir of Isaac Collins of Burlington," 1848.

Collins, (JOHN,) an eminent English mathematician,

Collins, (JOHN,) an eminent English mathematician, born at Wood Eaton, near Oxford, in 1624. He published good elementary works on geometry, arithmetic, and navigation, and contributed papers to the Royal Society, of which he was chosen a Fellow in 1667. He was a correspondent of Sir Isaac Newton. Died in 1683.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Collins, (SAMUEL,) an English physician, who graduated at Oxford in 1659. Soon after that date he went to Russia, and practised nine years at the court of the Czar. He published in London, in 1671, "The Present State of Russia," and a "Treatise on Anatomy, Physiology, etc.," (1685.) He became physician to the queen, and died about 1700. See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Collins, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English lyric poet, born at Chichester in 1720. Having graduated at Oxford, he went to London about 1744, with little resources except his poetical genius. There he became the friend of Dr. Johnson, who speaks well of his character, and adds that "his great fault was irresolution." His excellent odes on "The Passions," "To Mercy," "To Evening," etc. appeared in 1747, but were treated with

unmerited neglect. In 1749 he received a legacy of \$2000 from his uncle, Colonel Martin. The latter part of his short life was darkened by melancholy, and he was for some time an inmate of a lunatic asylum. He died in 1756. Besides the above-named pieces, he wrote "The Dirge in Cymbeline," and a few other short poems. T. Campbell, comparing them with Milton's early works, remarks, "If they have rather less exuberant wealth of genius, they have more exquisite touches of pathos."

See Johnson, "Lives of the Poets;" Mrs. Barbauld, "Essay on Collins;" Drake, "Literary Hours;" Campbell, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Collins, (WILLIAM,) an English landscape-painter born in London in 1787, was a pupil of Morland. He was elected a Royal Academician in 1820, and visited Italy in 1836. He represented homely rural scenery and views on the sea-coast with great success, and acquired an extensive reputation. Among his most admired pictures are "Cromer Sands," "Prawn-Fishers," and a "Frost Scene," the last of which he sold for five hundred guineas. His works are finely finished, and are admired for fidelity to nature. (See a "Memoir" published by his son, W. Wilkie Collins, 1848.) Died in 1847.

Collins, (WILLIAM WILKIE,) an English novelist, born in London in 1824 or 1825, is a son of the landscapepainter above noticed. He published a well-written
"Life of William Collins," his own father, (1848,)
"Rambles beyond Railways," (1851,) and several successful novels, among which are "Antonina," (2d
edition, 1850,) "Basil," (1852,) "The Dead Secret,"
(1857,) "The Woman in White," published in "All the
Year Round," (1859-60,) "No Name," (1862,) "The
Moonstone," (1868,) "A Rogue's Life," (1879,) and
"Heart and Science," (1883.)
Collin-son, (John,) an English writer, published, in
1791, the "History and Antiquities of the County of
Somerset." Died in 1793.
Collinson, (Peter,) an English merchant and natuborn in London in 1824 or 1825, is a son of the landscape-

Collinson, (Peter,) an English merchant and naturalist, who rendered great services to science, especially to botany, was born in Westmoreland in 1693. He lived in London, and availed himself of his mercantile connections to procure seeds and plants from foreign lands. He was a member of the Royal Society, for which he wrote several memoirs, and was a liberal patron of the Philadelphia Library, whose commissions he executed gratis for thirty years. "He was the means," says Southey, "of procuring national advantages for his country, and possessed an influence which wealth cannot purchase. Franklin's first essays on electricity were originally communicated to this good man. They were read in the Royal Society, 'where they were not thought worth so much notice as to be printed in their Transactions;' and his paper in which the sameness of lightning with electricity was first asserted, was laughed at by the connoisseurs." Collinson was a member of the Society of Friends. Linnæus named the genus Collinsonia in

honour of him. Died in 1768.

Collinson, (Sir RICHARD,) ADMIRAL an English sailor and traveller. He commanded one of the Franklin search expeditions, and has written several volumes of

travels. Died in 1883.

Col'lI-us, (Francesco,) an Italian theologian, born works, remarkable for singularity of opinions, one of which is entitled "On the Souls of the Heathens," ("I)e Animabus Paganorum.") He decides adversely to the salvation of Aristotle. Died in 1640.

Cölln or Coelln, von, fon köin, (DANIEL GEORG

CONRAD,) a German rationalistic theologian, born in

Collombet, ko'lòn'bà', (François Zénon,) a French Catholic writer, born at Sièges (Jura) in 1808, published a "History of Saint Jerome," (1844,) and other works.

Colloredo, kol-lo-rā'do, (FRANZ G.,) born in 1731, was Austrian ambassador to Spain in 1767, and became vice-chancellor of the empire in 1789. Died in 1807. Colloredo, (Rudolph,) Count of Waldsee, a general

of the Imperialist army, born in 1585, distinguished himself in the Thirty Years' war, and in 1648 defended Prague

Collot, ko'lo', (Jean François Henri,) a French writer, born near Charleville in 1716, was a contributor to the "Encyclopédie" of Diderot, and published other works. Died in 1804.

orks. Died in 1804. Collot. See Colot.

Collot-d'Herbois, ko'lo' dêr'bwâ', (Jean Marie,) a notorious French Jacobin, born about 1750, was a strolling player before the Revolution, and author of several comedies. He was deputed by the people of Paris to the Convention in 1792, became a partisan of Robespierre, and was one of the Committee of Public Safety in 1793. He rendered himself infamous by his cruelties at Lyons, where many hundred persons perished by his order, in 1793. In this he is said to have been actuated by revenge, having once been hissed on the stage of Lyons. He presided over the Convention on the 9th Thermidor, 1794, and contributed to the ruin of Robespierre. In 1795 he was transported to Cayenne, where he died miserably in 1796.

See Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Collucio. See Coluccio.

Coll'yer, (Joseph,) an English engraver, born in London in 1748, was a son of Mary Collyer, the successful translator of Gesner's "Death of Abel." He ex-

cestul translator of Gesner's "Death of Abel." He excelled in the stippled style of engraving. Died in 1827.

Collyer, (WILLIAM BENGO,) an English divine, was minister of the Independent Chapel, Peckham. He published several volumes of lectures "On Scripture Facts," "On Scripture Prophecy," "On Scripture Doctrine," etc., (1807–22.) Died in 1854.

trine," etc., (1807-22.) Died in 1854.

Cöl'man, (BENJAMIN,) an American clergyman, born in Boston in 1673. He became pastor of a church in his native city about 1700, and published sermons, poems, etc. Died in 1747.

Cöl'man, (George,) an eminent English dramatic author, was born about 1733 at Florence, where his father was British minister. He was a graduate of Oxford. In 1760 he produced "Polly Honeycomb," a drama, which was warmly applauded, and in 1761 "The Jealous Wife," which was also very popular. He made an excellent translation of Terence into verse in 1764. Between 1767 and 1775 he was acting manager of Covent Between 1767 and 1775 he was acting manager of Covent Garden Theatre, and was afterwards proprietor of the Haymarket Theatre. He published a translation of Horace's "Art of Poetry," and several other works. In 1789 he lost his reason. Died in 1794.

See BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica." Colman, (GEORGE,) "the Younger," a son of the preceding, was born in 1762. He inherited his father's dramatic taste and talent, and succeeded him as director of the Haymarket Theatre in 1785. He wrote many popular comedies and farces, among which are "The Iron Chest," (1796,) "John Bull," "Inkle and Yarico," and "Heir at Law." For "John Bull" he received the largest sum that had ever been paid for any drama. He also composed comic tales, called "Broad Grins" and "Poetic Vagaries," (1812,) and memoirs of his own life, entitled "Random Recollections," (2 vols., 1830.) Died in 1836.

See BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica;" R. B. PEAKE, "Memoirs of the Colman Family;" "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1841.

Colman, (HENRY,) a Unitarian minister, and writer on agriculture, born in Boston, Massachusetts, in 1785. He was pastor at Salem from 1825 to 1831, after which he was appointed agricultural commissioner for the State of Massachusetts. He went to Europe in 1842, and published "European Agriculture and Rural Economy," and other works. Died in London in 1849.

Colman, (SAMUEL,) an American landscape-painter of the present century. Among his best works are "Lake George," "Barges on the Hudson," and an

"Autumn Landscape."
See Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists."

Colmar, kol'mâr, (Johann,) a German educational writer, born at Nuremberg in 1684; died in 1737.

Colmeiro, kol-mā'e-ro, (Manuel,) a Spanish writer on political economy, was born at Santiago de Galicia in 1818. He became professor of political economy at

two esteemed French works, viz., "Annals of Spain and Portugal," (1741,) and a "Description of Spain and Portugal," (5 vols., 1707.) It is suspected that J. A. de Colmenar was an assumed name of the French compiler.

Colmenares, de, dà kol-mà-nà'rês, (DIEGO,) born at Segovia, in Spain, in 1586, wrote a "History of Segovia and Compendium of the Histories of Castile," (1634.)

642

Died in 1651.

Cöln or Coeln, von, fon köln, (WILHELM,) called
MEISTER WILHELM, an excellent German painter, lived at Cologne about 1370. He painted religious subjects

in distemper

Colnet, de, deh kol'nà', (Charles Joseph Auguste Maximilien,) often called Colnet de Ravel, a French satirical poet and journalist, born in Picardy in 1768. He became a bookseller at Paris in 1797. In 1810 he produced an ingenious poem, entitled "The Art of Dining Out, (en ville,) for the Use of Authors." He wrote editorials for the "Journal de Paris" and the "Gazette de France" between 1811 and 1832. Died in 1832.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Colocci, ko-lot'chee, [Lat. COLO'TIUS,] (ANGELO,) an Italian poet, born near Ancona in 1467, became a resident of Rome and secretary of Leo X. He lived in grand

dent of Rome and secretary of Leo X. He lived in grand style, and had a fine library, which was burned when Rome was sacked in 1527. He gained a temporary reputation by his Latin poems. Died in 1549.

Colocotroni. See Kolocotroni.

Cologne, de, deh ko'loñ', (Peter,) a Protestant divine, was a native of Ghent. Died in 1558.

Coloma, ko-lo'mâ, (Don Carlos,) a Spanish general and historian, born at Alicante in 1573. He rose to the highest rank in the army, and became Governor of the Milanese. He received from Philip IV. the title of Marquis of Espina, and wrote a history of the war in Flan-Marquis of Espina, and wrote a history of the war in Flanders from 1588 to 1599, ("Las Guerras de los Estados Baxos," 1625,) a work of considerable merit. Died in

1637.
Colomb. See Columbus.
Colomb, ko'lon', written also Columb, (Michel,)
a French sculptor, born in Bretagne in the fifteenth

a French sculptor, born in Bretagne in the inteenth century. His master-piece is the tomb of Francis II. (Duke of Bretagne) at Nantes, which is much admired. Colomba. See COLUMBA. Colomban. See COLUMBAN. Colombe, ko'lòmb', (MARIE THÉRÈSE,) a famous actress, born at Venice in 1757, made a successful début in Paris in 1772. She retired from the stage in 1788, and died in 1827.

died in 1837.

Colombel, ko'lon'bêl', (NICOLAS,) a French painter of history, born near Rouen in 1646, was the most emi-nent pupil of Le Sueur. He studied in Rome, and after-

wards worked in Paris with success. Died in 1717.

Colombier, ko'lòn'be-à', (JEAN,) an able French physician, born at Toul in 1736, became inspector-general of the hospitals of the kingdom in 1780, and of the military hospitals a few years later. He died in 1789, leaving, besides other medical treatises, one entitled "Precepts on the Health of Soldiers, or Military Hygiene," (1775.) Colombière, de la, deh lå ko'lon'be-air, (CLAUDE,)

a French Jesuit, born near Lyons in 1641; died in 1682. Colombière, de la, (Vulson.) See Vulson.

Colombiere, de la, (VULSON.) See VULSON.
Colombo, ko-lom'bo, (DOMENICO.) an Italian pastoral poet, born at Gabiano in 1749. He published pastoral Poems, and an "Essay on the Drama and Tragedy of Italy," (1794.) Died in 1813.
Colombo, (REALDO.) [Lat. REAL'DUS COLUM'BUS.] a distinguished Italian anatomist, born at Cremona, succeeded Vesalius, in 1544, as professor at Padua. He afterwards taught in the Universities of Pisa and of Rome. He is said to have first discovered the pulmon Rome. He is said to have first discovered the pulmo-"De Re Anatomica," (1559,) a most important contribu-tion to anatomy for that period. Died about 1576.

See Haller, "Bibliotheca Anatomica;" Sprengel, "Geschichte der Arzneikunde."

Colomby, de, deh ko'lòn'be', (François Cauvigny—kō'vèn'ye',) Sieur, a French writer, born at Caen about 1588. He was one of the first members of the French Madrid in 1847.

Colmenar, de, da kol-ma-nar, (Juan Alvarez,) a historian and compiler, who was the reputed author of tory." Died about 1648.

Colomiès, ko'lo'me-ês', (PAUL,) a French Protestant writer on biography, theology, etc., was born at Rochelle in 1638. He removed to England in 1681, and became in 1638. He removed to England in 1681, and became librarian to Archbishop Sancroft at Lambeth. He published, besides many other learned works, "Eastern Gaul," ("Gallia Orientalis," 1665,) "Protestant Rome," ("Rome protestante," 1675,) and "Historical Miscellanies," ("Mélanges historiques,") reprinted with the title "Colomesiana," Died in 1692.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Coloni, ko-lo'nee, (ADAM,) THE OLD, a Dutch painter, born at Rotterdam in 1634, worked in London. He painted landscapes and rural subjects. Died in 1685.
Coloni, (HENRY ADRIAN,) called THE YOUNG, a painter, son of the preceding, born in 1668; died in

Colonia, de, deh ko'lo'ne'a', (Dominique,) a French Jesuit, born at Aix in 1660, became professor of rhetoric and theology in Lyons. He composed a "Literary History of Lyons," and several tragedies. Died in 1741.

Colonna, ko-lon'nā, the name of an illustrious Roman combined districtions and the trade of the colonna, ko-lon'na, the name of an illustrious Roman combined districtions and the trade of the colonna is the colonna content of the colonna co

family, which acquired distinction as early as the twelfth ramily, which acquired distinction as early as the twelfth century. They were adherents of the Ghibeline party, and rivals of the Orsini. Giovanni Colonna was made a cardinal in 1216, and took part in the fifth crusade. Died in 1245. His nephew, of the same name, became Archbishop of Messina in 1255. He wrote a "Chronicle, or History of the World," to the time of Louis IX. of France. Cardinal Giacomo Colonna was chief counciller of the court of Rome during the positificate of France. Cardinal GIACOMO COLONNA was chief councillor of the court of Rome during the pontificate of Nicholas IV., which ended about 1292. He died in 1318. Nicholas IV., which ended about 1292. He died in 1318. SCIARRA COLONNA was one of the chiefs of a successful conspiracy against Boniface VIII. in 1303. He died in exile about 1328. STEPHEN, a brother of Sciarra, was created Count of Romagna about 1290, and was for many years chief of the Guelphs at Rome. In a conflict with Rienzi he was killed about 1350. OTHO COLONNA was elected pope in 1417. (See MARTIN V.) ANTONIO, a nephew and favourite of Martin V., was made Prince of Salerno and Duke of Amalfi in 1419. In 1431 Pope Eu-Salerno and Duke of Amalfi in 1419. In 1431 Pope Eugene IV. declared war against Antonio and his brothers, who had seized the treasury of the late pontiff. Antonio was the father of PROSPER COLONNA.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes;" O. di Agostino, "Istoria della Famiglia Colonna."

Colonna, (ANGELO MICHELE,) an Italian painter, born at Ravenna in 1600, was invited to Spain by Philip IV., for whom he painted in the Escurial. Among his master-pieces are "Fortune" and "Prometheus." He died at Bologna in 1687.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Colonna, (ASCAGNO,) an Italian cardinal, born about 1560, became Viceroy of Aragon. He wrote, in Latin, a treatise "On the Sicilian Monarchy." Died in 1608.
Colonna, (EGIDIO,) [Lat. ÆGID'IUS ROMA'NUS; Fr.

GILLES DE COLONNE, zhèl deh ko'lon', la theologian and writer, born at Rome, studied under Thomas Aquinas in Paris. He became preceptor to the Dauphin of France, Philippe le Bel, for whom he wrote a treatise entitled "De Regimine Principis." Died in 1316.

See ANGELO ROCCHA, "Vita Ægidii," prefixed to Colonna's work called "Defensorium," Naples, 1644.

Colonna, (FABIO.) See COLUMNA.

Colonna, (FABRIZIO,) an Italian general, was first-cousin to Prospero, and son of Edoardo, Duke of Amalfi. He served successively Frederick, King of Naples, and Ferdinand the Catholic, who in 1507 appointed him grand constable of the kingdom of Naples. Having passed into the service of the pope, Julius II., he was taken prisoner by the French at Ravenna in 1512. Died in 1520.

See SISMONDI, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Colonna, (Fra Francesco,) an Italian writer, born

Greek, Latin, Hebrew, etc. Tiraboschi designates the work "a confused mélange of fables, history, architecture, and antiquities." Died in 1527.

Colonna, (Francesco Maria Pompeo,) an Italian

alchemist, born about 1650. He lived many years in Paris, and published numerous works, among which was a "Natural History of the Universe," (1734.) He perished by a fire which consumed his lodgings in Paris in 1726.

See F. HOEFER, "Histoire de la Chimie."

Colonna, (GIOVANNI PAOLO,) one of the most eminent Italian composers of his time, was born at Brescia. He composed only sacred music. His science was profound and his style brilliant. Died in 1695.

See FÉTIS, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Colonna, (MARCANTONIO,) Duke of Palliano, an Italian general, who obtained in 1570 command of the twelve galleys which the pope sent to aid the Venetians in defence of Cyprus. The chief command of the allies was claimed by Colonna, Doria, and Zeno, neither of whom would yield. To obviate the difficulty and danger arising from this dispute, Philip of Spain gave the com-mand of his ships to Don John of Austria, from whom Colonna consented to receive orders; and they defeated the Turks at Lepanto in October, 1571. "He had the fortune," says Sismondi, "to attach his name to the greatest exploit of the sixteenth century, the battle of Lepanto." He was afterwards appointed Viceroy of Sicily by Philip II. Died in 1584.

See SISMONDI, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Colonna, (POMPEO,) an Italian prelate, nephew of Prosper Colonna, noticed below. He was a turbulent and violent character, and was hostile to Leo X., by whom he had been made a cardinal. After having decided the election in favour of Clement VII., he quarrelled with him, and attempted to seize him with a troop of soldiers. But he served the same pope efficiently when the latter was held in durance by the army of Constable Bourbon. Died in 1532.

See AUBERY, "Histoire des Cardinaux."

Colonna, (PROSPER or PROSPERO,) the son of Antonio, above noticed, was one of the greatest generals that Italy has produced. In 1494 he fought for the French king Charles VIII. in his invasion of Naples. After the expulsion of the French he served under Gonsalvo de Córdova against France. In 1513 he won for Ferdinand of Spain a great victory over the Venetians near Vicenza. He was taken prisoner by the French at Villa Franca by a surprise in 1515. He took Milan in 1521, and defeated Lautrec, a French general, at Bicoque in 1522. Died in 1523.

See Brantôme, "Grands Capitaines;" Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Colonna, (VITTORIA,) daughter of Fabrizio, above noticed, was illustrious as a poetess and as a woman. She was born in 1490, and was married in 1507 to the Marquis of Pescara, who became a celebrated general. She was extolled as the most eminent of her sex in Italy for beauty, virtue, and talents. After the death of her husband, in 1525, she wrote poetical laments on that subject, and also religious verses. In 1541 she retired into a convent, first at Orvieto and then at Viterbo. She is reputed one of the most successful imitators of Petrarch. "The rare virtues and consummate talents Petrarch. "The rare virtues and consummate talents of this lady," says Hallam, "were the theme of all Italy in that brilliant age of her literature." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in 1547.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Mrs. Henry Roscoe, "Vittoria Colonna: her Life and Poems," 1868; "Lives of the Italian Poets," by Rev. H. Sterbing, London, 1831.

Colonne, de, (GILLES.) See COLONNA, (EGIDIO.)
Colot, ko'lo', or Collot, the name of several French
lithotomists. GERMAIN COLOT, a French surgeon, who at Venice about 1435, or, according to another account, in 1449. He became a Dominican monk, and professor of theology at Padua. He acquired celebrity by a fantastic and singular work, entitled "Hypnerotomachia Poliphili," (Venice, 1499,) in which he teaches that all human passions are but dreams. (For a more particular account of this strange production, see "Nouvelle Biographie Générale.") The language is a mixture of Italian, Co-lo'tē̄s, [Κολότης,] a Greek sculptor, a native of Paros, lived about 450 B.C. He assisted Phidias in the colossal statue of Jupiter at Olympia. His master-piece was an ivory statue of Æsculapius.

Colpani, kol-pà'nee, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian poet, born at Brescia in 1738; died in 1822.
Colquhoun, ko-hoon', ? (Lady JANET,) an Irish authoress, born in 1781, was the daughter of Sir John Sinclair of Ulster, and the wife of Sir James Colquhoun. Besides other religious works, she wrote "Impression of the Heart," (1825.) and "The World's Religion con-trasted with Christianity," (1839.) Died in 1846. See James Hamilton, "Memoirs of Lady Colquhoun," 1849.

Colquhoun, ko-hoon', (PATRICK,) a Scottish political economist and practical reformer, born at Dumbarton in 1745. He became a Glasgow merchant about 1768, and lord provost of Glasgow in 1782. He promoted the fabrication of muslin in Scotland, and developed other resources. In 1789 he removed to London, where he initiated reforms in the police. He published a valuable "Treatise on the Police of the Metropolis," (1796,) a "Treatise on the Population, Power, and Resources of the British Empire," (1814,) and other works on manufactures, trade, and education. Died in 1820.
See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Col'quitt, (WALTER T.,) an American lawyer and Senator, born in Halifax county, Virginia, in 1799. He settled in Georgia, and was elected a member of Congress in 1838 and in 1840. In 1842 he was elected to the Senate of the United States by the Democrats.

Died in 1855.

Col'rane, (HENRY HARE,) LORD, an English scholar and collector of prints, books, and antiquities, born in

Surrey in 1693; died in 1749.

Colson, kol'son', (Guillaume François,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1785, was a pupil of David.

. Colson, (JEAN FRANÇOIS GILLE,) a French painter and architect, born at Dijon in 1733; died in 1803.

Col'son, (John,) an English mathematician, who was chosen professor of mathematics in Cambridge in 1739, before which he taught school at Rochester. He transbefore which he taught school at Rochester. He translated from the Latin Newton's "Fluxions." Died in 1760.

Col'ston, (EDWARD,) an opulent English merchant and philanthropist, born at Bristol in 1636, was noted for his munificence. He founded and endowed a number of charitable institutions in Bristol. Died in 1721.

Colt, (SAMUEL,) an American inventor, born at Hartford, Connecticut, in 1814. He went to sea as a sailor-boy about the age of fifteen. In 1835 he took out a patent for a pistol, called a revolver, which he had invented. vented. About 1848 he began to manufacture revolvers on a large scale at Hartford, where he built one of the most extensive armories in the world. His revolvers have a high reputation in every part of the world. Died in 1862.

Coltellini, kol-têl-lee'nee, (AGOSTINO,) an Italian poet, born at Florence in 1613. He founded in his own house, in 1631, the celebrated academy of Apatisti at Florence.

Died in 1693.

Died in 1693.

Col'ton, (CALEB C.,) an English clergyman, vicar of Kew and Petersham. He wrote "Hypocrisy," a Poem, (1812,) and other works, the most remarkable of which was "Lacon," (1820,) an excellent collection of apothegms and sententious precepts. In consequence of his addiction to the vice of gaming, he absconded to America in 1828. He killed himself at Fontainebleau in 1832.

Col'ton, (CALVIN,) an Episcopal clergyman and writer, born in Longmeadow, Massachusetts, in 1789, graduated at Yale College in 1812. He published, besides other works, "Four Years in Great Britain," and a "Life of Henry Clay," (3 vols., 1844.) He also wrote "Junius Tracts" in support of the Whig party about 1840-44.

Died in 1857.

Colton, (GEORGE HOOKER,) a relative of the preceding, born in Otsego county, New York, in 1818. He wrote a poem entitled "Tecumseh, or the West Thirty Years Since," (1842.) In 1845 he became editor of the "American Whig Review." Died in 1847.

chaplain in the navy in 1831, and published, besides other works, "Ship and Shore in Madeira, Lisbon, etc.," (1835,) "Deck and Port," (1850,) and "Three Years in California," (1850.) He established the first newspaper in California, now called the "Alta California." Died in

1851.
See Griswold's "Poets and Poetry of America."
Coluccio, ko-loot'cho, (SALUTATO,) an Italian writer
Petrarch horn at Stignano in 1330. He became secretary to Pope Urban V. and to the republic of Florence. He acquired renown as a Latin poet, and translated part of Dante's "Divina Commedia" into Latin verse. Died in 1406.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Columb. See Colomb.

Co-lum'ba, SAINT, called "the Apostle of the Highlanders," was born in Ireland about 520 A.D. He is regarded as the first who preached Christianity in Scotland, which he visited about 565. He founded in Iona, one of the Hebrides, an abbey and college, which became a renowned seat of learning. Died in 597 A.D.

See Burton's "History of Scotland," vol. i. chap. vii.; Butler, "Lives of the Saints;" Dr. Johnson, "Journey to the Hebrides."

Co-lum'ban, written also Colomban, [Lat. Co-Lumba'nus,] Saint, an eminent Irish monk, born in Leinster about to A.D. He prescribed in France, founded

Leinster about 540 A.D. He preached in France, founded a monastery at Luxeuil, near Besançon, and acquired celebrity as the teacher and author of a monastic rule. "He was the man," says Montalembert, "who gave the greatest impulse to the monasticism of the seventh century." Died in Italy in 615 A.D.

See A. GIANELLI, "Vita di S. Colombano," Turin, 1844.
Columbanus. See Columban, Saint.
Co-lum'bus, (Don Bartholomew,) a yo brother of the great navigator, who in 1488 sent him to solicit the patronage of Henry VII. of England. In 1493 he accompanied his brother in the second voyage to America, and was appointed adelantado, or governor, of Hispaniola. On this island he founded, in 1496, the town of Saint Domingo. He displayed much ability in subduing the revolts of the natives. (See Columbus, Christopher.) "He united in a singular degree," says Irving, "the sailor, the soldier, and the legislator. His portrait has been suffered to remain too much in the shade: it is worthy of being brought into the light as a companion to that of his illustrious brother." He died in Saint Domingo in 1514. See IRVING, "Life of C. Columbus."

Columbus, (Christopher,) [Lat. Christophorus Columbus; It. Cristophoro Colom'bo; Sp. Cristoval Colon, krès-to'val ko-lòn'; Fr. Christophe Colomb, krès'tof' ko'lòn'; Ger. Christoph Columbus, kris'tof ko-loom'bus, the most illustrious of navigators and discoverers, was born of poor parents, at Genoa, about 1440. His birth is variously dated between 1435 and 1445, (Irving prefers 1435,) and his early history is involved in obscurity. The family name Colombo was Latinized into Columbus by the subject of this article, who afterwards adopted the Spanish form, Cristoval Colon. At an early age he evinced a fondness for geography, and a strong attraction towards the sea and the mysterious regions which his imagination suggested beyond its horizon. At the University of Pavía he pursued for a short time the congenial studies of geometry, astronomy, navigation, etc. According to his own statement, he entered on a nautical life at the age of fourteen. During many years he was employed in the Mediter-ranean, sometimes in commercial adventures and sometimes in warlike enterprises

About 1470 he removed to Lisbon, which, under the auspices of Prince Henry, was then the chief seat of nau-tical science, and there married a lady of Italian extracrion,—Felipa Monis de Palestrello. He sailed with several Portuguese expeditions to the west coast of Africa, and when on shore supported his family by the construction of maps and charts. Amidst a general excitement about maritime discovery, attended with various fanciful theories and fabulous rumours, he gradually matured the idea of his own sublime enterprise. A lofty and religious en-Colton, (WALTER,) an American clergyman and writer, born in Rutland, Vermont, in 1797. He became a repulses which he was destined to meet. He expected

that by sailing westward he would reach Cipango, (Japan.) or the eastern part of Asia, after a voyage of moderate According to Irving, he meditated the discovery of a western route to India as early as the year 1474. He made a northern voyage, of which we have no memorial except this passage in one of his letters: "In 1477 I navigated one hundred leagues beyond Thule," (supposed to be Iceland).

posed to be Iceland.)

Soon after the opportune application of the astrolabe to navigation, he solicited the patronage of John II. of Portugal in the execution of his favourite project. That king, while he protracted the negotiation, secretly sent a vessel to explore the Atlantic; but the timid pilots, after a voyage of a few days, returned to Lisbon. Indignant at this treatment, Columbus left Portugal in 1484, and applied to the court of Spain for assistance. He was then so poor that he begged some bread at the convent near Palos while he was on his way to the court. His project was referred to a council, and by them disapproved. Although tantalized, neglected, and repulsed by the minions of office, he continued to urge his claims with ardour and eloquence. At length, after the capture of Granada, which he witnessed, in 1492, Queen Isabella was induced to furnish him with two small vessels: a third was added by himself or his friends. On the 3d of August, 1492, he sailed from Palos with one hundred and twenty men, in the Santa Maria, the Pinta, and the Niña.

After passing the Canaries, the propitious trade-wind wafted them swiftly over a tranquil sea for many days. The variation of the needle, then first observed, alarmed his crew, who were also dismayed by the idea of being lost in a shoreless ocean. About the 20th of September they were cheered by the visits of several birds of song; but the farther they advanced the more their impatience increased. Their heroic chief, however, was resolute in "pursuing his dim and perilous way." A few days before the discovery of land his crew became openly mutinous, and talked of throwing him overboard. On the morning of October to the discovery of land his crew became openly mutinous, and talked of throwing him overboard. On the morning of October 12, 1492, his voyage was crowned with triumph by the discovery of San Salvador, (or Cat Island,) one of the Bahama Isles, which he found inhabited. Sup-posing it to be on the coast of India, he called the natives Indians; and they received their visitants as citizens and messengers of heaven. Having visited Cuba and Hayti, (Hispaniola,) he sailed homeward, and arrived at Palos in March, 1493. In his progress through Spain he was received with rapturous demonstrations and more than regal homage. In accordance with a previous contract he solutioned the titles of Admiral and Viscous of the he obtained the titles of Admiral and Viceroy of the New World. "Thus honoured by the sovereigns," says Irving, "and idolized by the people, Columbus for a time drank the honeyed draught of popularity." "His discovery burst with such sudden splendour upon the world as to dazzle envy itself."

In the autumn of 1493 he made a second voyage across the Atlantic, with seventeen ships, and, after the discovery of Jamaica, Porto Rico, etc., returned to Spain in June, 1496. He sailed again in May, 1498, with six vessels, and discovered Terra Firma at the mouth of the Orinoco. Envy and malice had at last produced an ebb in the tide of his popularity, so that in 1500 Ferdinand appointed Francisco de Bobadilla governor in place of Columbus, who was sent to Spain in chains. It has been Columbus, who was sent to Spain in chains. It has been questioned whether the king had authorized the infamous conduct of Bobadilla; for he pretended to disavow it, after the indignation of the Spanish public had been loudly expressed. Columbus was received with smiles and favour by the king and queen, but was not reinstated in his high office. In May, 1502, he sailed on his fourth voyage, hoping to find a more direct passage to India than that just discovered by Vasco da Gama. He explored the coasts of Honduras, Costa Rica, etc., and, after suffering from famine, mutiny, and other disasters, he returned to Spain in 1504. He died in poverty and neglect, at Valladolid, in 1506.

Columbus was tall in stature, with blue eyes, and an aquiline nose. He possessed a commanding presence

aquiline nose. He possessed a commanding presence and a fluent elocution. His temper was impetuous, though benevolent, and his mind was highly imaginative and poetical. He left two sons, noticed below. He died in ignorance of the real grandeur of his discovery, sup-

posing that Cuba, Terra Firma, etc. were only remote

posing that Cuba, Terra Firma, etc. were only remote parts of Asia.

See Irving, "Life of Columbus;" Prescott, "Ferdinand and Isabella," chaps. xvi. and xviii. of Part First, and viii. and xviii. of Part Second; Fernando Colon, "Historia del Almirante;" Herrera, "Historia de las Indias Occidentales;" Navarrette, "Coleccion de Viages;" Oviedo, "History of the Indies;" Bernaldez, "Reyes Católicos;" Muñoz, "Historia del Nuevo Mundo;" Bernaldez, "Onio, "Novi Orbis Historia;" Bossi, "Vita di Colombo," 1818; Forrester, "Christoph Columbus," (in German, 1842; Reta, "Vita di Colombo," 1846; Arthur Helles, "Life of Columbus," 1869; A. de Lamartine, "C. Colomb," 1853; H. Roscoe Saint-John, "Life of Columbus," 1850; Bonnafoux, "Vie de C. Colomb," 1833; Schneidawind, "C. Columbus America's Entdecker," 1843; A. Sanguinetti, "Vita di C. Colombo," 1846.

Columbus, (Diego or Giacomo,) was a priest, and a

Columbus, (DIEGO or GIACOMO,) was a priest, and a brother of the great navigator. He governed Saint Domingo for a short time in 1500, and soon after that date was sent to Spain, with his brother, in chains. In 1509 he embarked again for the New World with his nephew

Columbus, (Don DIEGO,) the eldest son of the great admiral, was born probably at Lisbon about 1472. He was in early youth a page in the court of Ferdinand and Isabella. At the death of his father he urged his claim to the office of viceroy which was promised to Christopher Columbus and his heirs, and about 1509 he obtained the office of Governor of the West Indies. He had married Doña Maria de Toledo, whose father and uncle married Dona Maria de Foledo, whose father and uncle were the most powerful grandees of Spain. Charles V., about 1520, recognized his right to the office of viceroy. He died in Spain in 1526, leaving two sons. "He appears to have been," says Irving, "a man of great integrity, of respectable talents, and of a generous nature." See IRVING, "Life of Christopher Columbus."

Columbus, (FERNANDO,) born at Córdova about 1488, was the son of Christopher Columbus and Beatriz Enriquez. He was educated at the court of Isabella of Castile, whom he served as a page. In 1502 he accompanied his father in his fourth voyage to America. He resided some years at Seville, where he formed a rich library and devoted himself to study and authorship. His most important work is a "History of Admiral C. Columbus," ("Vida y Hechos del Almirante D. C. Colon," Madrid, 1530.) Died in 1539.

See IRVING, "Life of C. Columbus;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Columbus, (REALDUS.) See COLOMBO.

Col-u-mel'la, [Fr. Columelle, ko'lü'mel',] (Lucius Junius Moderatus,) the author of the most important Latin work on ancient agriculture, was born probably at Cadiz, (Gades,) and wrote in the first half of the first century. He resided at or near Rome, after having travelled over many parts of the Roman empire. He was the owner of a large estate, and was a practical cultivator. His work entitled "De Re Rusticâ" is a voluminous and systematic treatise on rural affairs, in twelve books, of which the tenth is in verse. His Latinity is nearly as pure as that of the Augustan age, and his precepts have much intrinsic value. He is cited by Seneca and eulogized by Pliny.

See Fabricus, "Bibliotheca Latina;" Schoell, "Histoire de la Littérature Romaine;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Columelle. See COLUMELLA.

Co-lum'na, (Fabius,) [It. Fabio Colonna, fâ'be-o ko-lon'nā,] one of the greatest botanists of his time, was born of a noble family at Naples in 1567. He received a classical education, and attained skill in music, design, painting, etc. From early childhood he manifested a taste for botany. His first work, "Touchstone of Plants," ("Phytobasanos," 1592,) was remarkable for the accuracy of the descriptions and the correctness and beauty of the figures. He was the first to use copper plates to of the descriptions and the correctness and beauty of the figures. He was the first to use copper plates to delineate plants. In 1606 he produced the first part of his "Ecphrasis," a history of rare plants, in which he laid down the true basis of the science by recognizing and employing the distinction of genera. About 1616 he went to Rome, and assisted in founding the Academy of Lyncei, which had great influence on the revival of natural philosophy. In his notes to the work of Hernandez he still further developed the principles of botany with great clearness. He appears to have been the only botanist of his time who appreciated the lumi646

nous ideas which Cesalpino had previously presented. Died in Naples in 1650.

Co-lu'thus [Κόλουθος,] a Greek poet, who lived

dout the end of the fifth century, was born at Lycopolis, in Egypt. His works are all lost except "The Abduction of Helen," a small poem of little merit.

Col'ville, (Sir CHARLES,) a British general, a younger son of Lord Colville, born in 1770, served in Spain for several years, and was wounded at Vittoria. He commanded a division at Waterloo in 1815, and was made a general in 1837. Died in 1842.

general in 1837. Died in 1843.
Colville, (JOHN,) a Scottish politician, became master of requests about 1580. In 1591 and 1592 he was an adherent of the Earl of Bothwell in an unsuccessful rebellion against the king. He published, in 1600, "The Palinode," and, having become a Catholic, he wrote several treatises against Protestantism. Died in 1607.

Colvin, (SIDNEY,) an English art lecturer and critic, born at Norwood in 1845. He has been for some years Slade professor of fine art at Cambridge, and has written "Children in Italian and English Design," and other

works.

Col'vi-us, (Andrew,) a learned Dutch divine, born at Dort in 1594. He was a friend of Paul Sarpi, whose "History of the Inquisition" he translated into Latin.

Col'well, (STEPHEN,) an American writer on trade Col'well, (STEPHEN,) an American writer on trade and finance, born in Brooke county, Virginia, in 1800. He practised law several years, and afterwards became a merchant of Philadelphia. Died in 1871.

Comazzi, ko-mãt'see, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian moralist, of whom nothing is known except that he wrote an able essay "On the Morals of Princes." An English version appeared in 1729.

Combalot, kôn'bã'lo', (Théodore,) a French abbé and eloquent preacher, was born at Châtenay (Isère) in

and eloquent preacher, was born at Châtenay (Isère) in 1798. From 1830 to 1840 he was the principal rival of Lacordaire in the pulpits of Paris. He published "The Dogma of the Incarnation regarded as the Final Reason of all that Exists," (1841,) and other works.

Combalusier, kòn'bå'lü'ze-à', (FRANÇOIS DE PAULE,) a French physician, born in Vivarais in 1713.

He published "Pneumatic Pathology," (1747,) and other

works. Died in 1762.

works. Died in 1762.

Combe, koom, (ANDREW,) M.D., an eminent Scottish writer, born in Edinburgh in 1797. He began to practise medicine in that city in 1823, having previously become a believer in phrenology. He acquired distinction as a writer on physiology and other scientific subjects. His "Principles of Physiology applied to the Preservation of Health" (1834) has been very successful, having passed through about sixteen editions. In 1836 he was appointed consulting physician to the King of Belgium. Among his principal works are "Observations on Mental Derangements" and "The Physiology of Digestion." Died in 1847. He was a brother of George Combe. Died in 1847. He was a brother of George Combe.

See "Life of Andrew Combe," by G. Combe, 1850; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Smiles, "Brief Biographies," 1860; "Westminster Review" for July, 1850.

Combe, koom or kom, (CHARLES,) M.D., an English antiquary, born in London in 1743. He published a "Description of the Ancient Medals in the Cabinet of Dr. William Hunter," and another work on numismatics.

Died in 1817.

Died in 1817.

Combe, (George,) an eminent phrenologist, born in Edinburgh, Scotland, in 1788, was a brother of Andrew, noticed above. He studied law, and practised in his native place about twenty-five years. In 1816 he heard Spurzheim on the subject of phrenology, in which he soon became a firm believer. He published in 1819 "Essays on Phrenology," a later edition of which was entitled "System of Phrenology." His principal work, "The Constitution of Man considered in Relation to External Objects," (1828,) passed through eight or more editions. He married a daughter of the actress Mrs. Siddons in 1833, and about that time delivered in several places "Lectures on Popular Education," which were published, (3d edition, 1848.) In 1838 he visited the United States, in which he passed two or three years and gave many lectures on phrenology. He afterwards and gave many lectures on phrenology. He afterwards published "Notes on the United States of America," books,) a French theologian, born at Troyes, became (1841,) and other works. Died in 1858. George Combe master of the school of theology in Paris in 1164, and

has been called the ablest writer that ever advocated the peculiar doctrines of Phrenology.

See "Edinburgh Review" for September, 1826; "North British Review" for May, 1852; "Fraser's Magazine" for November, 1840. Combe, kon, (MICHEL) COLONEL, a brave French officer, born at Feurs in 1787. He was killed at Constantine, in Africa, where he led an assault, in 1837.

Combe, (TAYLOR,) an English antiquary, son of Charles Combe, noticed above, born in 1774. He was chosen keeper of the antiquities and coins of the British Museum in 1807, and published, besides other works, "Ancient Marbles in the British Museum," (7 vols.,

"Ancient Maries in the Distance of the State of the Combe, La. See Lacombe. Combe, La. See Lacombe. Combefis, kömb'fe' or kön'beh-fe', (François,) a French Dominican friar and Hellenist, born at Maries of the Combefis of the Combeffs of t mande in 1605. He undertook to restore the text of the Fathers to its purity, and spent nearly fifty years in this task. He published many learned works. Died in 1679. See NICÉRON, "Mémoires.

Combelle, kôn'bêl', (JEAN ANTOINE FRANÇOIS,) a French general, born at Pouzat in 1774, served with dis-tinction in Syria and Spain. He was killed at Dresden

in September, 1813.

Comber, kum'ber,? (THOMAS,) D.D., a learned English theologian, born in Kent in 1644. He obtained the living of Thornton in 1678, and was chosen Dean of Durham in 1691. He wrote a "Companion to the Temple," (3 vols., 1672-75,) and other esteemed works. Died in 1699.

Comber, (THOMAS,) a grandson of the preceding, became rector of Morborne and Buckworth. He wrote a "Vindication of the Revolution of 1688," and a few

other works. Died in 1778.

Com'ber-mere, (Stapleton Cotton,) Viscount, an English general, born in 1773, was a son of Sir R. S. Cotton. He served several campaigns in India, joined the army in Spain in 1808, and distinguished himself in many actions. He was second in command at the battle of Salamanca, (1812,) where he was severely wounded. He was appointed commander-in-chief of the army in India in 1822, and received the title of Viscount for his services in that country about 1825. In 1855 he was made a field-marshal. Died in 1865.

See "Memoirs and Correspondence of Viscount Combernere," by LADY COMBERMERE and CAPTAIN W. W. KNOLLYS, London, 1866; "Fraser's Magazine" for November, 1866.

Combes, köhh, (CHARLES PLEDER MATHERIA)

Combes, komb, (CHARLES PIERRE MATHIEU,) a French engineer, born in 1801. He became a member of the Institute, and inspector-general and professor in the École des Mines. He published a "Treatise on the Exploitation of Mines," (3 vols.,) and other works.

Comella, ko-mêl'yâ, (LUCIANO FRANCISCO,) a popular Spanish drameir pact born in 1716; died in 1770.

lar Spanish dramatic poet, born in 1716; died in 1779.

Comenius, ko-mā'ne-ūs, (John Amos.) an eminent
German philologist, born at Komna, in Moravia, in 1592.
His family name is lost, having been superseded by the above name, derived from Komna or Comna. He became a minister of the Moravan sect at Fulnek, whence he was driven by persecution in 1621. He retired to Lesna, in Poland, where he taught school, and published, in Latin and Bohemian, his "Janua Linguarum reserata," ("The Gate of Languages Unlocked, or a New Method of Learning Languages," 1631,) which procured for him a great reputation and was soon translated into twelve or more languages. He was invited to several foreign countries for the purpose of reforming the methods of countries for the purpose of reforming the methods of public instruction. He went to England in 1638, and to Sweden about 1642. In 1648 he returned to Lesna, which wegen about 1042. In 1648 he returned to Lesna, which was pillaged and burnt in 1657, when he lost his books and manuscripts. He then settled in Amsterdam, and published "Opera Didactica," (1657,) and "Orbis Sensualium Pictus," (1658,) a kind of encyclopædia with woodcuts. He was author of other works. Died in 1671. See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopædie:" Adelunc, "Geschichte der menschlichen Narrheit."

Comes Natalia See Conty (Noir)

Comes Natalis. See Conti, (Noël.)
Co-mes'tor, [Fr. pron. ko'mes'tor',] (or Devourer,)

wrote "Scholastica Historia." It was received with great favour, and was for about three centuries esteemed an

excellent body of positive theology. Died in 1178 or 1185.

Comet, ko'm\(\frac{1}{2}\), (CHARLES JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French physician, born in Paris in 1796, published many medical

works.

Co-me'tas, called SCHOLAS'TICUS, a poet, who lived probably in the ninth century, was the author of six epigrams in the Greek Anthology.

Comiers, ko'me-à', (CLAUDE,) a French priest, born at Embrun, was professor of mathematics in Paris for some years, and an editor of the "Journal des Savants"

in 1676-78. He wrote treatises on astronomy, theology, language, etc. Died in 1693.

Comines, de, deh ko'men', (PHILIPPE,) Lord of Argenton, an eminent historian, was born near Menin, in Flanders, in 1445. He became a confidential adviser of Charles the Bold, Duke of Burgundy, and acquitted himself with ability in negotiations. In 1472 he passed into the service of Charles's rival, Louis XI. of France, who loaded him with favours and made him Seneschal of Poitou. After the death of Louis, Comines favoured the party of the Duke of Orléans, and in 1488 was sentenced to banishment. He attended Charles VIII. in his invasion of Italy in 1494, and served him in a diplomatic capacity. Soon after that date he began to write his "Memoirs," which narrate the historical events from 1464 to 1498. This work, which was printed in 1523, is highly prized for its fidelity, candour, sound judgment, agreeable style, and deep insight into men and things. "Comines," says Macaulay, "was one of the most enlightened statesmen of his time." Died in 1509.

See MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. i.; VILLEMAIN, "Essais de Littérature;" SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi;" FÉLIX VAN HULST, "P. de Comines," Liège, 1845; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Retrospective Review," vol. vil., 1823.

Comitolo, ko-me-to'lo, (PAOLO,) an Italian Jesuit and casuist, born at Perugia in 1545; died in 1626.
Commandine. See COMMANDINO.

Commandino, kom-mån-dee'no, written also Commandine or Commandin, (FEDERIGO,) an eminent Italian mathematician, born at Urbino in 1509. In 1535 he went to Padua, where he studied medicine; but he renounced that profession for mathematics. The latter part of his life was passed at Verona, where he taught mathematics to the Duke of Urbino. He published good editions and Latin translations of many ancient geome-ters, including Euclid and Archimedes. Montucia calls him the model of commentators for the pertinence and sufficiency of his notes. Died in 1575.

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" BAVLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Commelin. See Commelyn.
Commelin, kom'lân', written also Commelyn, (Jérôme,) a French printer, born at Douai. Having become a Protestant, he removed to Geneva. Some years later he was chosen librarian to the Elector Palatine at Heidelberg. There he published Greek and Latin editions which were noted for correctness. Scaliger and Casaubon praise him highly. Died in 1598.

Commelyn, kom/meḥ-līn/, written also Commelin,

(CASPAR,) a Dutch botanist, born at Amsterdam in 1667, was the nephew of John, noticed below. He became professor of botany in his native city, and developed a great knowledge of that science in several works. He published, with fine plates, the second volume of his uncle's work on the "Plants of the Botanic Garden of Amsterdam," and a Flora of Malabar, (1696.) The genus Commelina was named in honour of these botanists. Died in 1731.

See HALLER, "Bibliotheca Botanica."

Commelyn or Commelin, [Lat. Commeli'nus,] (ISAAC,) a Dutch historical writer, born in Amsterdam in 1598. He published a "History of the Dutch East India Company," a "Life of William I.," and other works. Died in 1676.

See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Commelyn or Commelin, (JOHN,) an eminent bo-

city, and as author of several treatises, among which are a "Catalogue of the Indigenous Plants of Holland," (1683,) and a "Description of the Plants of the Botanic Garden of Amsterdam," (1697.) Died in 1692. See Haller, "Bibliotheca Botanica."

Commendoni, kom-mên-do'nee, [Fr. COMMENDON, ko'môn'dôn',] (GIAN FRANCESCO,) CARDINAL, born at Venice in 1524, was an able negotiator, and was sent by the pope on a secret mission to England in 1553. About 1561 he was employed as nuncio in Germany in order to check the progress and defeat the designs of the Protestants. He persuaded the King of Poland to accept the decrees of the Council of Trent, and was made a cardinal in 1565. Died in 1584.

See Flechier, "Vie du Cardinal Commendon," 1671; A. M. Graziani, "De Vita J. F. Commendoni Cardinalis," 1609.

Commerson, ko'mer'son', (PHILIBERT,) an excellent French botanist, born at Châtillon-les-Dombes in 1727. He formed a rich botanic garden at his native place. In 1764 he removed to Paris, and soon after that date was chosen naturalist of the exploring expedition of Bougainchosen naturalist of the exploring expedition of Bougain-ville, which sailed in 1767. Having visited South Ame-rica, and many islands of the South Sea, he explored the Isle of France and Madagascar, where he remained a long time. He died in the Isle of France in 1773, be-fore he was ready to publish the results of his researches. "Commerson," says Cuvier, "was a man of profound science. If he had published his observations, he would hold one of the foremost ranks among naturalists." His manuscripts and collections were deposited in the Jardin des Plantes.

See Cuvier, "Histoire des Sciences naturelles;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Commire, ko'mèr', (Jean,) a modern Latin poet and Jesuit, born at Amboise, in France, in 1625. He was for many years professor of theology, and gained distinction by his Latin poems, consisting of odes, fables, epigrams, etc., published collectively in 1678. They are remarkable for elegance and correctness of style. Died in Paris in 1702.

Commode. See Commodus.

Commodi, (ANDREA.) See COMMODIO.
Commodi, (ANDREA.) See COMMODIO., ko'mo'de-ân',]
(GAZÆUS, ga-zee'us,) a Christian poet, who lived probably in the third or fourth century. The place of his birth is not known. He wrote a Latin poem entitled "Instructions against the Gods of the Gentiles," (1650.) See CAVE, "Historia Literaria."

Commodien. See Commodianus.

Commodo, kom'mo-do, or Comodi, kom'o-dee, (ANDREA,) an Italian painter, born at Florence in 1560. (ANDREA,) an Italian painter, born at Florence in 1500. He had a remarkable talent for copying the most beautiful paintings with such fidelity that it was almost impossible to distinguish the original from the copy. He worked in Florence. The "General Judgment" is called his master-piece. Died in 1638.

Com'mo-dus, [Fr. Commode, ko'mod',] (Lucius ÆLIUS AURELIUS,) a Roman emperor, born in 161 A.D., was the son of Marcus Aurelius and Faustine.

was the son of Marcus Aurelius and Faustina. He succeeded his father in 180, and found the empire prosperous. Though he had been carefully educated, he soon exhibited a character which inspires unmixed detestation. He resigned the direction of the government to his favourites Perennis and others, and indulged his cruel temper and evil passions without restraint. He ordered his wife Crispina to be put to death, and took a concubine named Marcia. His subjects were required to offer homage to him as Hercules. Many senators and others were doomed to death by his cruelty. His officers Lætus and Eclectus having conspired with Marcia against him, he was poisoned and strangled in 192 A.D., and Pertinax then became emperor.

See TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs;" DION CASSIUS, "History of Rome;" LAMPRIDIUS, "Commodus."

Comnène. See Comnenus.

Com-ne'nus, [Gr. Κομνηνός; Fr. Comnène, kom'-nan',] the name of an illustrious Byzantine family of Commelyn or Commelin, (John,) an eminent botanist, born in Amsterdam in 1629, was the son of the preceding. He contributed to the advancement of botany as professor in the botanic garden of his native

Comnenus, (Demetrius,) born in Corsica about 1750, claimed to be a descendant of David, the last emperor of Trebizond. He was a captain in the French service, and emigrated as a royalist about 1792. He

returned to France about 1800, and died in 1820.

Comodi. See Commodo, (Andrea.)

Comonfort, ko'mon-fort' or kom'on-fort', (IGNACIO,)

a Mexican general and President, was born at Puebla about 1810. He served in several civil wars in his youth, was elected a member of the Mexican Congress in 1842, and a senator about 1848. In 1854 he joined Alvarez in a revolutionary movement against Santa Anna, who was forced to abdicate in 1855. Alvarez having retired or abdicated in December, 1855, Comonfort then obtained the chief power as provisional President. The clergy and conservatives raised a revolt, which was suppressed by an army in March, 1856, soon after which he issued a decree to confiscate the property of the Church. In December, 1857, he was declared constitutional President. The disaffection of the army and the hostility of the clergy rendered his position untenable. The capital was taken by the rebels in January, 1858, and Comonfort went into exile. In 1863 he commanded an army which for the Liberal cause against the French. He was fought for the Liberal cause against the French. He was murdered by bandits in November of that year.

murdered by bandis in November of that year.

Compontes, de, då ko-mon'tés, (Francisco,) a Spanish painter, born at Tolcdo; died in 1564.

Compagni. See Domenico Degli Camei.

Compagni, kom-pån'yee, (Dino,) an Italian magistrate, born at Florence, wrote a "History of Florence from 1270 to 1312," which is praised for veracity and elegance. He held the office of prior of Florence in 1280 and in 1301. 1289 and in 1301.

Compagnon, kon'pan'yon', a French traveller, who in 1716 was factor of the French company at Senegal. He ascended the Senegal, and explored Galam and Bam-book, which had not then been visited by Europeans. The narrative of his journey was published by Labat.

He died in Paris about 1750.

He died in Paris about 1750.

Compagnoni, kom-pån-yo'nee; (GIUSEPPE,) an able Italian littérateur, born at Lugo in 1754, lived at Venice, Milan, etc. He published an "Essay on the Hebrews and Greeks," "The Evenings of Tasso," ("Le Veglie del Tasso,") a "History of America," and various other works. He was a republican, and held several high offices under the French régime, among which was that of councillor of state at Milan. Died in 1834.

See his Autohigraphy "Vita letterain di G. Compagnoni"

See his Autobiography, "Vita letteraria di G. Compagnoni," 1834; TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Compans, kon pon', (Jean Dominique,) Count, a French general, born at Salies (Haut-Garonne) in 1769. He served several campaigns among the Alps and in Italy during the republic. He was chief of the staff of Lannes at Austerlitz in 1805, and became a general of division in 1806. In the campaign of Saxony, 1813, his conduct was highly praised by Napoleon. He was taken prisoner at Waterloo, 1815. Died in 1845.

Comparetti, kom-på-ret/tee, (ANDREA,) an eminent Italian actuality and absorbed propries Frigit in 1846.

Italian naturalist and physician, born in Friuli in 1746. Italian naturalist and physician, born in Friuli in 1746. He was for many years professor of medicine in the University of Padua. In 1787 he published, in Latin, "Observations on the Refraction of Light," and in 1789 "Observations on the Anatomy of the Ear," which is much esteemed. He produced a celebrated work entitled "Medical Comparisons or Collations of Masked Periodical Fevers," ("Riscontri medici delle Febbri larvate periodiche," 1795,) and an Italian treatise "On the Animal Dynamics of Insects," (1800,) which Cuvier designates as "very curious instructive and full of pew designates as "very curious, instructive, and full of new views on the organs of locomotion." Died in 1801.

See D. Palmaroli, "Saggio sopra la Vita, etc. di Andrea Comparetti," 1802; "Biographie Médicale."

Compte, Le. See LECOMPTE.

Comp'ton, (HENRY,) an eminent English prelate, born at Compton in 1632, was the youngest son of Spencer Compton, Earl of Northampton. He became Bishop of Oxford in 1674, and of London in 1675. Charles II. confided to him the education of his nieces Mary and Anne. For his zeal against popery he was to supersede all religions. . . . No one who has studied

NICUS I., DAVID COMNENUS, ISAAC I., MANUEL I., and ANNA COMNENA.)

Comnenus, (Demetrius,) born in Corsica about plied the place of the primate Sancroft) he was restored to the bishopric and admitted to the privy council. He wrote a "Treatise on the Communion," Letters to the Clergy," and other works, and made great efforts to unite

See Bunner, "History of his Own Times;" MACAULAY, "History of England;" "Life of Dr. Compton, Lord Bishop of London," London, 1716.

Compton, (SPENCER,) second Earl of Northampton, the son of William Compton, the first Earl, was born in 1601. He attended Prince Charles to Spain in 1622 as master of his robes. In the civil war which began in 1642 he fought for the king, and was killed in 1643 at

Hopton Heath, refusing to give or take quarter.

Comstock, kum'stok, (John Lee,) M.D., a compiler of school-books, born in Lyme, Connecticut, in 1789. He published, besides other works, a "System of Natural Philosophy," (1831,) and "Elements of Chemistry," which had a large circulation. Died in 1858.

Comte, kont, (Achille Joseph,) a French naturalist, born at Grenoble in 1802, became professor of natural history in the Collége Charlemagne. He published several popular educational works, among which are "Physiology for Colleges," (1834,) and a "Complete Treatise on Natural History," (1844-48.) His wife Arabella, formerly Madame Laya, has written "Julien," (1841,) a comedy called "Veuvage," ("Widowhood,") and several other works.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Comte, (Auguste,) a French philosopher, the founder of the system called *Positivisme*, or Positive Philosophy, was born at Montpellier in January, 1798. His father was born at Montpellier in January, 1798. His father was a treasurer of taxes. He entered the Polytechnic School in 1814, and gave much attention to mathematics and the physical sciences. About 1818 he became a disciple and coadjutor of Saint-Simon, whose doctrines he undertook to expound in a work entitled "System of Positive Politics," ("Système de Politique positive," 1822.) His connection with Saint-Simon continued about six years, and they separated in 1824, mutually disgusted and completely estranged. Before 1824 he had discovered and completely estranged. Before 1824 he had discovered his law of Social Evolution. He formed a new system, which is described as a combination of the doctrines of Fourier, Saint-Simon, and Hegel, and was developed in his "Cours de Philosophie positive," (6 vols., 1830-42.) a work which exhibits intellectual powers of a high order.

He married in 1825; but the union proved to be unhappy. Soon after this event he was seized with an acute attack of insanity, and attempted to commit suicide by drowning; but he was rescued by a soldier. He rapidly recovered, and was entirely restored to sanity before the end of 1827. His new system of philosophy attracted great attention and was adopted by numerous disciples. In 1832 he was appointed a professor or tutor in the Polytechnic School of Paris. About 1842 he was finally separated from his wife, and two years later he formed a "passionate friendship" with Clotilde de Vaux. He speaks of her as "having inspired him with a happiness of which he had always dreamed, but which he had never hitherto experienced."

He published, besides other works, "Discours sur l'Esprit positive," (1844.) a "Philosophic Treatise on Popular Astronomy," (1844.) ("Catéchisme positiviste, ou Sommaire Exposition de la Religion universelle," (1852.) and "Système de Politique positive, ou Traité de Sociologie, instituant la Religion de l'Humanité," (4 vols., 1851–54.) According to Comte, all the knowledge which man can possibly acquire is comprised in six pure sciences viz possibly acquire is comprised in six pure sciences, viz., mathematics, astronomy, physics, chemistry, biology or physiology, and sociology or social science. He proposed of humanity,—and assumed the title of chief priest of that religion. "To himself and a few followers," says the "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1868, "he appeared to the himself and a few followers," says the "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1868, "he appeared to the himself and a few followers," says the "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1868, "he appeared to the himself and a few followers," says the "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1868, "he appeared to the himself and a few followers," says the "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1868, "he appeared to the himself and the himself an the philosopher of the age, who had summed up the course of past thought, the legislator of a new era, the author and chief minister of a new religion, which was

his great work can be insensible to his services. undoubted influence lies in certain great conceptions with which he has enriched and illuminated the modern mind. . . . He not only took up the Baconian method, but he purified and extended it. He has at once given it a wider application than any previous thinker, and far more clearly understood its import," Died in Paris in September, 1857.

See George H. Lewes, "Comte's Philosophy of the Sciences," 1833; HARRIET MARTINEAU, "The Positive Philosophy of Auguste Comte," freely translated and condensed, 2 vols., 1854; JOHN STUART MILL, "Auguste Comte and Positivism," 1865; E. LITTRE, "Auguste Comte et la Philosophie positive," 1863; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1838; "Westimister Review" for 1865; "British Quarterly Review" for July, 1866; "North British Review" for May, 1854.

Comte, (François Charles Louis,) a French publicist, born in the department of Lozère in 1782. He published, in 1826, a "Treatise on Legislation," for which he received the Montyon prize of the Institute. In 1831 he was elected to the Chamber of Deputies. He was perpetual secretary of the Academy of Moral and Political Colored Wildling and Political Color cal Sciences. Died in 1837.

See F. A. A. MIGNET, "Notice historique sur la Vie de M. Comte," 1846.

Comyns, kum'ins,? (Sir John,) a British jurist, who became lord chief baron of the exchequer, and was author of a "Digest of the Laws of England," (1762-67,) which is considered high authority. Died about 1740.

s considered high authority. Died about 1740.

Conæus, the Latin of Cone, which see.

Co'nant, (Hannah O'Brien Chaplin), an American linguist and writer, born at Danvers, Massachusetts, about 1811. She married Thomas J. Conant, a Hebraist, about 1833. She translated some of Neander's commentaries, and published, besides other works, a "History of the English Bible," (1859.) Died in Brooklyn in 1865.

Co'nant, (John.) an English divine born in Devon-

Co'nant, (John.) an English divine, born in Devonshire in 1608. He became professor of divinity at Oxford in 1654, Archdeacon of Norwich in 1676, and prebendary of Worcester in 1681. Several volumes of his correct wave published. Died in 1602.

his sermons were published. Died in 1693.

Conant, (THOMAS J.,) D.D., an eminent biblical scholar, born in Vermont in 1802. He graduated at Middlebury, Vermont, in 1823, and has since filled professorships in Waterville College, Maine, and in the Baptist Theological Seminaries at Hamilton and Rochester, New York. For many years he has been engaged on a translation of the Bible, of which the book of Job was published by the American Bible Union in 1857. His "Gesenius's Hebrew Grammar" is one of the most popular textbooks of the kind in use.

Conca, kon'kå, (SEBASTIANO,) a skilful Italian painter in oil and fresco, was born at Gaeta about 1678. He studied under Solimena of Naples for sixteen years, and then removed to Rome, where he worked with great success. Clement XI. employed him to adorn the church of Saint Clement. His renown extended beyond the limits of Italy; but modern critics think his merit was overrated. Among his master-pieces is a "Piscina Probatica," ("Pool of Bethesda,") at Sienna. Died in 1764.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Conc'a-nen, (MATTHEW,) an Irish writer, who came to London in his youth. He published a volume of poems in 1724. In a public journal he attacked Pope, who took revenge in the "Dunciad." In 1732 he was appointed attorney-general of Jamaica. Died in 1749.

Concha, de la, dà là kon'chà, (Don José,) a Spanish

general, born in Madrid about 1800, served against the Carlists in several campaigns of the civil war. twice appointed Captain-General of the island of Cuba. In 1862 he was sent as minister to France. He was appointed nominal prime minister by the queen just after the revolution broke out in Spain, in September, 1868.

Concha, de la, (MANUEL,) a Spanish general, brother of the preceding, was born in Madrid in 1794. He served with the rank of general against Don Carlos, (1834-40.) In 1844 he was appointed Captain-General of Catalonia. He was banished for political reasons in January, 1854, but on the return of Espartero to power he was restored, and promoted to the rank of marshal. He was killed at the battle of Muro in 1874.

Conchillos-Falco, kon-chèl'yos fâl'ko, (Juan,) a Spanish painter, born at Valencia in 1641; died in 1711.

Conchylius. See Coquille.

Concina, kon-chee'na, (DANIELE,) an Italian theologian, born in Friuli about 1686, entered the Dominican order. He gained eminence as a preacher and as author of several works, (in Latin,) one of which is called "Christian Theology, Doctrinal and Practical," (1749.) Died in 1756.

See "Vita di D. Concini," 1768.

Concini. See ANCRE, D', MARSHAL.

Condamine, La, lå kon'då'men', (CHARLES MARIE,) an eminent French savant and author, born in Paris in 1701. He travelled in the Levant in his youth. Under 1701. He travelled in the Levant in his youth. Under the auspices of the Academy of Sciences, he went in 1736 with Bouguer to Peru, to determine the size and figure of the earth. He returned in 1745, and published an "Account of a Journey in South America," (1745.) "The Figure of the Earth Determined," (1749.) "Journal of an Expedition made by Order of the King to the Equator," (1751.) and other works. In 1760 he was admitted into the French Academy, in consideration of his high reputation as a traveller and of his literary merit. high reputation as a traveller and of his literary merit. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. His gayety, courage, and curiosity are said to have never failed. M. Biot praises the elegant facility of his style.

Died in Paris in 1774.

See Condorcer, "Éloge de La Condamine;" Voltaire, "Dictionnaire Philosophique," article "Curiosité;" L. Brightwell, "By-Paths of Biography."

Conde, kon'dà, (Antonio José,) a Spanish historian and Orientalist, born about 1760. He gave special attention to Hebrew and Arabic, and collected many historical documents in Arabic. He was for many years one of the keepers of the Royal Library, and during the reign of Joseph Bonaparte was chief librarian. In 1814 he or Joseph Bonaparte was chief librarian. In 1814 he became an exile in France. It appears that he returned to Madrid about 1818, and died in 1820 or 1821. His principal work, a "History of the Dominion of the Arabs in Spain," ("Historia de la Dominacion de los Arabes en España," 3 vols., 1820–21,) has acquired a European reputation.

See PRESCOTT, "History of Ferdinand and Isabella," vol. i.

Condé, de, deh kon'dà', (Henri I. de Bourbon—deh boor'bòn',) Prince, the son and heir of Louis I., Prince of Condé, was born in 1552. He escaped the massacre of August, 1572, (Saint Bartholomew,) by a promise to abjure Calvinism, and fled to Germany. He afterwards joined the Protestant army, was excommunicated (with his cousin, Henry of Navarre) by the pope in 1585, and died by poison, administered by his domestics, in 1588. "He was," says Brantôme, "a liberal, gracious, and eloquent prince, and promised to be as great a captain as his father." ("Vies des Hommes illustres.")

Condé, de, (Henri II. de Bourbon,) Prince, born at Saint-Jean-d'Angély in 1588, was a son of the preceding, and father of "the great" Condé. He was the first prince of the blood, and was educated at court as a Catholic. During the minority of Louis XIII. he put himself at the head of the malcontents, for which he was arrested by the regent and imprisoned three years at Vincennes. He afterwards obtained command of an army, and took several places from the Spaniards. Died in

See Renaudot, "Abrégé de la Vie du Prince de Condé," 1647; Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Condé, de, (Henri Jules de Bourbon,) Prince, the only son of the great Condé, was born in 1643. He distinguished himself at the siege of Tournay in 1665, and in 1674 took part in the battle of Seneffe, where he is said to have saved his father's life. Saint-Simon gives an unfavourable view of his character. Died in 1709. See Saint-Simon, "Mémoires."

Condé, de, (Louis I. de Bourbon,) Prince, a famous French general, born at Vendôme in 1530, was the youngest son of Charles de Bourbon, Duc de Vendôme, and uncle of Henry IV. His promotion was retarded by the enmity of the Guises. About 1560 he openly avowed himself a Calvinist, and soon became the generalin-chief of the Protestant army in the civil war. He was defeated and made prisoner at Dreux in 1562, and released the next year. After the war had been suspended a few years, Condé fought, in 1567, the indecisive battle of Saint-Denis, where his army was greatly inferior in number to that of the enemy. At Jarnac, in 1569, he lost another battle, was wounded, and then killed after he had surrendered.

See De Thou, "Histoire Universelle;" Desormeaux, "Histoire de la Maison de Condé."

Condé, de, (Louis II. DE BOURBON,) PRINCE, styled "the great Condé," a celebrated French general, born in Paris on the 8th of September, 1621, was the first prince of the blood, and the son of Henri II., above noticed, and Charlotte de Montmorenci. He made his first campaign at the age of seventeen, with the title of Duc d'Enghien. In 1641 he married Claire Clémence de Maillé-Brézé, a niece of Cardinal Richelieu. In May, 1643, he gained a great victory over the Spaniards at Rocroi, and in 1645 defeated the Germans, commanded by Mercy, at Nordlingen. He was equally successful at Lens in 1648, where the once invincible Spanish infantry was ruined. During the civil war of the Fronde he commanded the royalists at first, (1649;) but he was arrested by the queen or Mazarin in January, 1650, and imprisoned one year. Burning for revenge, he raised an army and attacked the royalists under Turenne, at Paris, in 1652. Having been sentenced to death in 1653, he entered the service of Spain, and commanded in several campaigns in Flanders, where he was opposed by Turenne, and was far less successful than he had been when he fought for his own country. The treaty between France and Spain in 1659 procured an amnesty for his offences, and he returned to France. In 1672 he received onences, and he returned to France. In 1672 he received command of an army against Holland, and in 1674 he defeated William of Orange at Seneffe. The next year he retired from the service on account of the gout. "He was born a general," says Voltaire: "the art of war seemed in him a natural instinct." Died in 1686. He possessed an ardent temperament, an admirable coupd'æil, and abundant resources. His education is said to have been brilliant and complete. His funeral oration was pronounced by Bossuet.

WAS Pronounced by Bossuet.

See Macaulay, "History of England," vol. ii.; Desormeaux, "Histoire de Louis Prince de Condé," 4 vols., 1768; "Mémoires du Cardinal de Retz;" "Mémoires du Counte de Grammont;" "Mémoires de La Rochefoucauld;" Couste, "Histoire de Madame de Louis Prince de Condé," 1840; "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Adrien Lemercier, "Histoire du grand Condé," 1841; "Lives Gitte du grand Condé," 1841; "Lives of the Warnors of the Civil Wars of France and England," by Sir Edward Cust, London, 1867.

Condé, de, (Louis Henri Joseph,) styled Duke of Bourbon and Prince of Condé, born in 1756, was the last of the line of Condé. He fought in several campaigns against the French Republic between 1792 and 1800. After the restoration, his chief occupation was the He was found dead in 1830, with circumstances that indicated either suicide or assassination. the father of the Duc d'Enghien executed in 1804. See Albert de Calvimont, "Le dernier des Condé," 1832.

Condé, de, (Louis Joseph de Bourbon,) Prince, born in Paris in 1736, was the only son of the Duke of Bourbon who became prime minister about 1724. In the Seven Years' war he signalized his courage at Hastembeck in 1757, and was successful at Johannisberg in October, 1762. Having become obnoxious to the popular party in 1789, he emigrated, and became commander of the emigrants who took arms against the new régime in 1792. He gained a victory at Berstheim in 1793, and shared the defeats of the Austrians in 1796 and 1799. In 1801 he disbanded his corps and retired to England. He returned to France in 1814, and died in 1818, leaving

1837 he edited the "Eclectic Review," to which Robert Hall, Dr. Chalmers, and other eminent writers contributed. He published many learned works, among which are "The Modern Traveller," (33 vols.,) a "History of Italy," and a "View of All Religions." In the latter part of his life he edited "The Patriot," the organ of the Baptists and Congregationalists. Died in 1855.

See E. R. CONDER, "Life of Josiah Conder," 1857.

Condillac, de, deh kòn'de'yāk', (ÉTIENNE Bonnot —bo'no',) Abbé de Mureaux, (mü'rō',) an eminent French philosopher and metaphysician, born at Grenoble in 1715. In his youth he was intimate with J. J. Rousseau and Diderot; but this friendship declined or ceased in his mature years. "Essay on the Origin of Human Knowledge," ("Sur l'Origine des Connaissances humaines,") in which he advanced new and ingenious ideas. He produced in 1749 is "Treatise on Systems," ("Traité des Systèmes,") and in 1754 his "Treatise on Sensations," ("Traité des Sensations,") a luminous and admirable work, which extended his celebrity throughout Europe. extended his celebrity throughout Europe. Soon after this date he was chosen preceptor of the Duke of Parma, for whose use he composed "The Art of Writing," "The Art of Thinking," and other works, forming a series entitled "Cours d'Etudes." He was admitted into the French Academy in 1768. He has been much praised for his discoveries in relation to the progress and influence of language. According to him, man owes the development of his faculties to the use of signs, and we are able to reflect only because we are able to speak. He was a brother of the Abbé de Mably. Died near Beaugency in 1780. His moral character was virtuous and discreet,—at least according to the French standard. An edition of his works, in 32 vols. 12mo, was published in 1803.

See La Harpe, "Cours de Littérature;" Tennemann, "Geschichte der Philosophie;" Sacchi, "Elogio di Condillac," 1819; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Condivi, kon-dee'vee, (ASCANIO,) an Italian painter, born in the March of Ancona about 1520, was a pupil of Michael Angelo, whom, it is said, he never quitted. He wrote a "Life of Michael Angelo," (1553,) which is accounted valuable.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Condorcet, de, deh kôn'dor'sa', (Marie Jean Antoine Nicolas Caritat—ka'íe'ta',) Marquis, a celebrated French mathematician and philosopher, born at Ribemont, in Picardy, on the 17th of September, 1743. His parents were noble, but not rich. After leaving the College of Navarre he became a resident of Paris in 1762. His "Essay on the Integral Calculus," and that on the "Problem of Three Bodies," opened to him in 1769 the Academy of Sciences, of which a few years have the way above. later he was chosen perpetual secretary. He was an intimate friend of D'Alembert, and an admirer of Voltaire. In 1782 he was elected a member of the French Academy in preference to Bailly. He wrote in favour of American independence, and sowed in his works the germ of republican principles. He embraced with ardour the popular cause in 1789, published many able political treatises, and was deputed by Paris to the Legislative Assembly in 1791. In the Convention he was one of the most popular and prominent members, and voted generally with the Girondists, but did not vote for the death of Louis XVI.

He was chosen a member of the Committee of Public Safety in 1792. Proscribed as a Girondist in May, 1793, he remained secreted in the house of Madame Vernet, in Paris, for eight months, during which he wrote his treatise "On Human Perfectibility," in which he was a believer. Impelled by a longing to enjoy the open air and the vernal season, he imprudently departed from his coolum in April 1880. The foundation has a season as the season he imprudently departed from his He returned to France in 1814, and died in 1818, leaving a son, Louis Henri Joseph.

See Chambelland, "Vie du Prince de Condé," 3 vols., 1820.

Con'der, (John,) an English dissenting minister, who was born in 1714, and preached in London. He published an "Essay on the Ministerial Character," and several sermons between 1755 and 1768. Died in 1781.

Conder, (Josiah,) an English author, born in London in 1789, became a bookseller in that city. From 1814 to called his greatest work. His character was noble and benevolent. "Thus died," says Lamartine, "this Seneca of the modern school. Placed between two camps to combat the old world and moderate the new, he per-ished in the shock without regret. The day of recog-nition (reconnaissance) has not come for him; but it will come, and will exculpate his memory from reproach." The best edition of his works is that published in Paris, in 12 vols., 1847-49.

See Arago, "Notice sur Condorcet," read before the Academy of Sciences in December, 1841; Lamartine, "History of the Girondists;" "Quarterly Review" for July, 1850, vol. lxxxvii.; D. F. Arago, "Biographie de M. J. A. N. C. de Condorcet," 180, 1849; S. F. Lacroix, "Notice historique sur la Vie de Condorcet," 8vo, 1813; ISAMBERT, Notice in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," "Lives of the Most Eminent French Writers," by Mrs. Skelley; "London Quarterly Review" for September, 1855, vol. xcvii.

Condorcet, de, (Sophie de Grouchy-deh groo'she',) MARQUISE, born in 1765, was a sister of Marshal Grouchy, and was one of the most beautiful women of her time. In 1786 she became the wife of the Marquis de Condorcet. In the first years of the new régime she shared with Madame de Stael the homage of the Parisian salons. She made a good French translation of Adam Smith's "Theory of Moral Sentiments." Died in 1822. Her daughter married General O'Connor.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Condren, de, deh kon'dron', (Charles,) an emi-He entered the society of the Oratory in 1617, and was elected general of the same in 1629. He modestly refused the rank of cardinal and archbishop. When he died, (1641,) the king exclaimed, "The most holy and disinterested man in the realm is dead." He left a few religious treatises.

See AMELOTTE, "Vie du Père Condren," 1643.

Cone or Cowne, [Lat. Conæ'us,] sometimes writ-

Cone, (George,) a Scottish Roman Catholic writer, resided at Rome. He wrote a "Life of Mary Stuart, Queen of Scots," (1624.) Died in 1640.

Cone, (Spencer Houghton,) an eloquent Baptist minister, born at Princeton, New Jersey, in 1785. He was in early life a popular play-actor, and began to preach was in early in a popular play-actor, and began to pleasing about 1814. He was pastor of a Baptist church in the city of New York from 1823 till 1841, and was the principal founder of the American Bible Union. Died in 1855.

See "Life of S. H. Cone," by his sons, 1856.

Conecte or Connecte, ko'někt', (THOMAS,) a French Carmelite monk and popular preacher, born at Rennes. He declaimed against the disorders of the clergy, and maintained that they should be permitted to marry. He was condemned as a heretic at Rome, and was burnt to death in 1434.

Conegliano. See CIMA.
Conegliano, Duc de. See Moncey.
Conei. See Cone.

Co'ney, (John.) an English engraver, born in London in 1786. He published "Ancient Cathedrals of France, Holiand, and Germany," with fine engravings, "English Ecclesiastic Edifices of the Olden Time," and other works. Died about 1833.

Conflans, de, deh kon'flon', (Hubert de Brienne—deh bre'ên',) Count, a French marshal, born about

1690. He was made a captain in 1734, lieutenant-general in 1752, and vice-admiral in 1756, and afterwards obtained the rank of marshal of France. In 1759 he was defeated with great loss by the English near Quiberan Died in 1759. n. Died in 1777. Conflans, de, (Louis de Brienne,) Marquis d'Ar-

mentières, (dần'mỗn'te'ain',) a French general, born in 1711, was made marshal of France in 1768. Died in 1774.

Confucius, kon-fu'she-us, [the Latinized form of Kong-Foo-tse or Kong-Fu-tse, kong'foot'seh' or kong-foot'suh', or Khoong-Foo-tse,* written also Koung-

Fou-TSE, Kung-Foo-TSZE, and Khoung-Fou-TSEU, k'hoong-foo'tsuh', sometimes simply Khoong-tse or Khoung-tseu. Khoong-Foo-tsze signifies "the master Khoong," Khoong or K'ung being the name of the family: he was also called NE, (or NI,) and Chung-NE, (or TCHOUNG-NI,)] the most illustrious of Chinese philosophers, was born, according to the best authorities, 551 B.C., in the kingdom or state of Loo, (included in the modern province of Shan-toong.) His father, Shuh-Liang-Heih, (in French, Chou-liang-hé,) a soldier of externosilians steaments. traordinary strength as well as bravery, was descended from a long line of illustrious ancestors. He had had by from a long line of illustrious ancestors. He had had by his first wife nine daughters, but no son. Having become a widower, he married in his old age a young lady of rare virtues, whose only son, the subject of this notice, was destined to acquire a renown scarcely paralleled in the history of the human race. It is related among the legends concerning Confucius that just before his birth the Ki-lin, a supernatural being, who never appeared among men except to announce some extraordinary event, left in the garden of the house of Shuh-Liang-Heih a piece of precious stone, on which was written, "A child is about to be born, pure as the crystal wave: he shall be a king, but without any [territorial] domain." The young Confucius was commonly called Kew, or K'ew, (in French, Kieou,) because, as Pauthier informs us, his mother soon after her marriage visited a neighbouring hill, (called Ne-Kew, or Ni-Kieou,—that is, the "hill Ne,") in order to offer her prayers to Heaven that she might be blessed with children. Hence also, as it appears, the sage was called Ne, (or Ni.)* "The venerable Ne" was a title often applied to him after his death.

As a child, Confucius was remarkable for his entire obedience to his mother, for the respect which he always showed to elderly people, and especially for a careful observance of all the requisite ceremonies in honour of the living and the dead. While other children found their diversion in childish sports, it was his favourite pastime, the Chinese historians tell us, to go through all the various forms of politeness observed among persons of high education. At school he was distinguished for his obedience, gentleness, and modesty, as well as for a marvellous quickness of intellect. He acquitted him-self with particular credit as a monitor; (for the monitorial system of instruction, commonly supposed to be a modern invention, appears to have been practised in China from a very early period.) At the age of nineteen he married, and about this time he was made a mandarin, though of a subordinate grade. In fulfilling the duties of his office he exhibited extraordinary industry, faithfulness, and intelligence. He superintended the public markets, and took care that nothing should be sold as food that was injurious to the health of the people, and that the poor should not have to pay an unreasona-ble price for the necessaries of life. He was afterwards put in charge of the public fields and lands, with the care of the sheep and cattle. Through his diligence and sagacity the most extraordinary improvements in agriculture were introduced, so that in a few years the face of the country presented a totally different appearance. Scarcity was followed by abundance, penury by affluence, among the cultivators of the soil.

When about twenty-two, Confucius came forward for the first as a public teacher. He never refused his instruction, however small the fee his pupils were able to pay him. All he required was an earnest desire to learn, joined to a respectable capacity. After he had shown his pupils the paths which lead to wisdom, he expected them to pursue the same, without continually looking to him for further instruction. "When I have presented," he said, "one corner of a subject to any one, and he cannot from it learn the other three, I do not repeat my lesson." When he was only twenty-four years of age, his mother died. After the appropriate ceremonies were performed, he caused her remains to be buried by those of his father, observing that "those who had been united in life should not be parted after death." Following the

^{*} The initial letter of this name (K) is followed by something similar to the aspirate which occurs so frequently in Hindoo words, as Ghora, a "horse," (pronounced almost g'hora, but in two syllables only.) To indicate this peculiar sound, some writers use an apostrophe after the K,—K'ung. The tseu in the French spelling, Khoung-Foutseu, is used to indicate a sound expressed by the Germans with tse,—that is, tsth or tsüh. See remarks on Chinese pronunciation in the Introduction.

^{*} According to Pauthier, the name of Tchoung-Ni was given in almost to the hill Ni, (visited by his mother after her marriage,) and to the fact of his being the heir (or eldest son) of his father. See Legge's "Life and Teachings of Confucius, 'chap. v. p. 58.

usage of his country, he mourned for his mother three years, during which time he filled no public office. When in his thirtieth year, he is said to have taken lessons in music under the celebrated master Siang, (or Seang.) The following story will serve to give us some idea of the estimation in which music was held by Confucius and the Chinese of that age, as well as to show us the enthusiastic wonder with which his talents were regarded by his followers. Siang spoke to Confucius of music as the most precious gift conferred by Heaven much more are constant to the confusion the upon men, on account of its power not only to calm the tumultuous passions, but also to purify and exalt the nobler sentiments of the heart. The master played a piece composed by a former Chinese musician of marvellous skill. Confucius listened as if his very soul would pass into the instrument. Some days afterwards the teacher repeated the same lesson, and his pupil continued to study it with unremitting application. At length Siang told Confucius that, as he had already attained in that particular piece a skill equal to his master's, he had better pass on to something new. But Confucius begged that he might be allowed to study the same lesson a few days longer. At last he told his teacher why he desired to dwell so long on that one piece. After playing it a number of times, he had caught, as he believed, a glimpse of the design and spirit of the composer. As he continued to play, he seemed to be penetrated with the same spirit as that which inspired the author while composing it. At length he seemed not only to hear the voice, but At length he seemed not only to heat the voice, but to see the person, of the gifted but unknown musician. Confucius then described his general figure, the expression of his eyes, and even his very features. He was not mistaken. It was the celebrated Wen-Wang, an illustrious sage as well as musician. Siang, astonished beyond measure at his pupil's marvellous powers, prostrated himself before him, saying that he could teach him no longer, but that he himself must in future become the pupil of Confucius. (See Pauthier's "Chine," pp. 128-9.)

Passing over some of the less important events of his life, we find Confucius in 499 B.C. one of the chief ministers of the King or Prince of Loo. The forces of the neighbouring King of Tsi (or Ts'e) had upon some frivolous pretext taken possession of three frontier towns belonging to the King of Loo. In order to settle the dispute, it was agreed between the two princes that they should have a friendly interview on the common frontier of their respective states. Confucius, who is described as possessing a wonderful power of reading the characters of men, suspected the King of Tsi of a design to seize the person of the King of Loo. He therefore ordered that a very strong military force should advance and occupy a position where it would be out of sight and yet within signalling-distance of the place appointed for the interview. The result showed a deep-laid scheme of treachery on the part of the King of Tsi and his ministers; but the foresight, vigilance, and resolute courage of Confucius baffled all their plans, and they were fain to restore the disputed towns to their lawful ruler. (For a particular account of this extraordinary interview, see Pauthier's "Chine," pp. 152, 153, and 154.)

Confucius held for some time the office of minister of crime. A father having brought an accusation against his son, Confucius kept them both in prison for three months. One of the chief men objected that the minister did not act consistently with his own teachings, for he had always taught that filial duty was among the first of human obligations. Confucius replied, "When superiors fail in their duty, and yet go to put their inferiors to death, they are not just. This father has not taught his son to be filial: to listen to his charge would be to slay the guiltless."* After the three months had elapsed, the minister called both father and son before him. The father acknowledged his fault. Confucius said to him, kindly, "Go, and instruct your son in his duties." To the young man he said, "Do not forget that filial piety is the first of all your obligations."

But the King of Loo found the precepts of the sage too high and difficult for his feeble virtue; and Confucius, perceiving that his services had ceased to be in request, retired from public life, and spent his time in travelling and study. The following passage may serve to show his manner of making any remarkable occurrence the occasion of imparting instruction to those around him. "As he was journeying, one day, he saw a woman weeping and wailing by a grave. Confucius inquired the cause of her grief. 'You weep as if you had experienced sorrow upon sorrow,' said one of the attendants of the sage. The woman answered, 'It is so: my husband's father was killed here by a tiger, and my husband also; and now my son has met the same fate.' 'Why do you not remove from the place?' asked Confucius. On her replying, 'There is here no oppressive government,' he turned to his disciples, and said, 'My children, remember this:—Oppressive government is more cruel than a tiger.'"

After leaving the service of the King of Loo, he appears to have spent the greater part of his time in disseminating his doctrines while travelling from one province to another, on which occasions he was always attended by some of his disciples. On one of these journeys their provisions became exhausted, and they were unable to procure a fresh supply. The disciples were overcome with hunger; and one of them said to the master, "Must the superior man indeed suffer in this way?" The sage replied, "The superior man may incleed have to suffer want; but the mean man, when he is in want, gives way to unbridled license." The last five years of his life were passed in Loo, his native state, in teaching, and in finishing the works which he had before

commenced.

Among the pupils of Confucius there were a number who gave promise of becoming distinguished lights of philosophy; but all the warmest affections and fondest hopes of the Chinese sage appear to have been centred in his favourite and gifted disciple, Yen-Hoei, (or Hwuy,) to whom he looked, when he himself should be no more, to uphold and extend those lofty principles of wisdom and virtue which had constituted the one supreme object of his life-long pursuit. All these bright hopes were, however, destined to be crushed by the death of his beloved pupil, cut off in the very flower of his life. In the anguish of this unutterable sorrow, he could only exclaim, from time to time, "Heaven has destroyed me! Heaven has destroyed me!" On this occasion some of his disciples said to him, "Master, your grief is excessive." "Is it excessive?" said he. "If I am not to mourn bitterly for this man, for whom should I mourn?"

bitterly for this man, for whom should I mourn?"

The great stress laid by Confucius upon the external forms of politeness and propriety might naturally suggest the idea that he was deficient in the spontaneous affections of the heart. But we have sufficient evidence that this was not the case. He appears, indeed, to have considered the observance of external forms to be not only directly beneficial to society, but also indirectly useful, through their influence upon the minds of those who practised them, on the same general principle that the practice of outward acts of morality tends to give strength and vitality to our moral convictions. We have just seen, in the case of Yen-Hoei, that his affections were so strong that he found the greatest difficulty in conforming his conduct to those principles of propriety which he had always so strongly inculcated. The following anecdote may show how his views of propriety were sometimes modified by the feelings of his heart. Once, as he passed by a house where he had formerly been lodged, learning that the master was dead, he went in to condole with the family. On coming out, he told a disciple to take one of the horses from his carriage and give it as a contribution towards the expenses of the funeral. The disciple remonstrated that the gift was too great for the occasion. The sage replied that, when he entered, his presence caused a fresh burst of grief from the chief mourner, with whose tears he mingled his own. "I dislike," he said, "the thought of my tears not being followed by anything. Do it, my child." (Legge's "Confucius," chap. v. sect. i.)

As he drew near the close of his career, he appears to

^{*} It appears that, according to the old Chinese law, every serious offence against a parent was punishable with death. Even at the present day, to strike a parent is a capital crime.

have felt at times bitterly disappointed that, after all his earnest efforts to reform abuses and exalt the standard of virtue, so little had been accomplished. He seemed to leave society in much the same condition as he found it. Everywhere the rulers and higher dignitaries were devoted to the pursuits of pleasure or ambition, paying little or no regard to the rights or happiness of the people. He once expressed this feeling of disappointment to Yen-Hoei, but modestly suggested that the fault might be in himself, and that perhaps his gifted disciple might be more successful than he had been. In one respect Confucius was more fortunate than many other great benefactors of the human race. Although he frequently experienced ingratitude and neglect, he appears never to have suffered from persecution. It is related that a few days before his death he chanted, sorrowfully,—

"The great mountain must crumble,
The strong trees must break, (or fall,)
The wise man must wither away like a plant."...

He died 478 B.C., or about eight years before the birth

of Socrates.

Confucius had one son, named Pé-yu, (or Pih-yu,) commonly called Le, (or Li,) from the name of a fish which the King of Loo sent the sage as a congratulatory present on the birth of his child. Le died before his father, leaving one son, K'ung Keih, called also Tse-sse, (or Tsze-sze,) who was a distinguished philosopher, and was the author of a celebrated work called "Chung-Yung," (for an account of which see Legge's "Life and Teachings of Confucius," chap. iv.)

If to exert a great and permanent influence on millions of intelligent minds* through many successive ages is a proof of greatness, we can scarcely deny to the Chinese sage the name of great. If extent of renown constitutes greatness, he was the greatest of the human race; for of all the men that ever lived upon the earth he has en-joyed the widest fame and received the greatest honours. Even the fame of Alexander the Great has not been sounded in the ears of so many millions as that of Confucius. Amid all the changes of dynasty that have taken place in the Celestial Empire, whether caused by foreign conquest or domestic rebellion, his posterity have always been treated with a peculiar respect; and they constitute at this day the only hereditary nobility† in China. His male descendants at the present time number more than eleven thousand persons. Ever since the days of Confucius his writings have formed the chief object of study in all the schools of China. "In many school-rooms," says Dr. Legge, "there is a tablet or inscription on the wall, sacred to the sage; and every pupil is required, on coming to school on the morning of the first and fifteenth of every month, to bow before it the first thing, as an act of worship." act of worship.'

In all that Confucius did or taught, the useful and practical (using these words in an extended sense) formed the sole object of his labours and his thoughts. The end the sole object of his labours and his thoughts. I'ne end and scope of his philosophy were limited to the present world. There is none of his recorded sayings, either uttered near the close of his life or at any previous time, indicating that he had any distinct belief in a state of existence after death. Dr. Legge inclines to the opinion that, in regard to the belief in a God, Confucius came short of the faith of the older sages. The term Shang-Te (i.e., "supreme divine Ruler") was anciently used as the name of the Divine Being. Confucius preferred to speak of Heaven. His influence, according to the view of the of Heaven. His influence, according to the view of the above writer, has been unfavourable to the development of true religious feeling among the Chinese. (See Legge's "Life and Teachings of Confucius," p. 100.)

The most valuable and trustworthy source of informa-

tion respecting the character and genius of the Chinese sage is to be found in his "Analects," called in Chinese Lun-Yu,—that is, the "digested conversations" of Confucius. The whole of the "Analects" are well worthy of a perusal by every one who wishes to understand the

* In regard to the high intellectual character of the Chinese, and the peculiarity of their civilization, see some excellent remarks in Whitney's "Lectures on Language," pp. 332-334.
† The descendants of Mencius should perhaps form an exception to this statement: they do not, however, rank with the posterity of Confucius. (See Legge's "Chinese Classics," vol. ii' p. 40.)

spirit and scope of the Confucian philosophy.* They seem fully to justify the high eulogiums that have been pronounced upon the wisdom of Confucius. It may well be doubted whether among all the pagan writers of the Western nations anything can be found superior, or even equal, to many of these sayings, in respect either to practical wisdom or high morality.

The following are some of his remarkable sayings: "He who exercises government by means of his virtue may be compared to the north polar star, which keeps its place, and all the [other] stars turn towards it." "In the book of poetry are three hundred pieces; but the design of them all may be embraced in that one sentence, 'Have no depraved thoughts.'" "Learning without tence, Trave no depraced inaugus. Learning without thought is labour lost; thought without learning (or knowledge) is perilous." Which perhaps may be paraphrased thus: The knowledge of facts, without the intelphrased thus: I he knowledge of facts, without the intellect necessary to apply them wisely, is useless; on the other hand, speculation or thought, however powerful, without a basis of positive knowledge to rest on, or without facts to serve as landmarks to direct its course, is in imminent danger of going astray. "I do not know how a man without truthfulness is to get on." "He who offends against Heaven has none to whom he can pray. "When we see men of worth, we should think of equalling them; when we see men of a contrary character, we should turn inwards and examine ourselves." "Good government obtains when those who are near are made happy and those who are far off are attracted." Being asked what were the essential requisites of government, he replied, "Sufficiency of food, military equipment, and confidence of the people in their ruler." When asked which, in case of necessity, could best be dispensed with, he answered, "The military equipment." When again asked which of the remaining two might best be dispensed with, he said, "Part with the food: from of old, death has been the lot of all men; but if the people have no faith in their rulers there is no standing for the state."

We have in one place a negative statement of the golden rule: "What you do not like when done to yourself, do not do to others." In another place he says, "The man of perfect virtue, wishing to be established himself, seeks also to establish others; wishing to be enlarged himself he seeks also to enlarge others. To be enlarged himself, he seeks also to enlarge others. To be able to judge of others by what is nigh, [i. e. in ourselves,] this may be called the art of virtue." "I am not concerned that I have no place, (or office;) I am concerned that I have no place, (or office;) I am concerned that I have no place, (or office;) I am concerned that I have no place to the concerned that I have no place the concerned that I have no place to the concerned that I have no place the con how I may fit myself for one. I am not concerned that I am not known; I seek to be worthy to be known."
"When the accomplishments and solid qualities are equally blended, we then have the man of complete virtue." "The superior man thinks of virtue; the small man thinks of comfort. The superior man thinks of the sanctions of law; the small man thinks of the favours which he may receive." "The superior man is affable, but not adulatory; the mean man is adulatory, but not affable."

One of the disciples of Confucius said of him, "There were four things from which the master was entirely free. He had no foregone conclusions, no arbitrary predeterminations, no obstinacy, and no egoism." He appears to have held that mankind are naturally good, or, at least, that under favourable circumstances they readily become good. (See MENCIUS.) He taught that if rulers were virtuous the people would be virtuous as a matter of course. He said, "If good men were to govern a country for a hundred years, they would be able to transform the violently bad, and dispense with capital punishment." Again, "If a superior man love righteousness, the people will not dare to refuse to submit to his example. If he love good faith, the people will not dare to be in-sincere." Confucius was very bold in reproving men in e love good faith, the people will lot date to sincere." Confucius was very bold in reproving men in power. To a usurping ruler who complained of the multitude of thieves, he said, "If you, sir, were not covetous, although you should reward them to do it, they would not steal." He justly attached great importance to the power of example; but his own later experience

^{*} These have been presented to the English reader in a convenient form in the excellent version made by the accomplished Chinese scholar, Dr. James Legge, published by Trübner & Co., London, 1867.

might have convinced him that he overestimated its influence. As we have already seen, he bitterly lamented, near the close of his life, that all his teachings, though enforced—if we may trust the unvarying testimony of Chinese writers—by an admirable example, had availed so little towards promoting true virtue among his countrymen. He once said, doubtless in a moment of great virtue, or one who hated what was not virtuous."

There is a total difference in kind between the philoso-

phy of Confucius and the philosophies of Plato, Aristotle, Bacon, and Locke. The Chinese sage did not aim to investigate the mysteries of the universe, or even the hidden laws of nature or of the human mind. His great object was to lay down such rules as would best promote the happiness and virtue of the community at large. And it must be acknowledged that in the practical wisdom of his precepts, both to rulers and subjects, he has never been surpassed by any philosopher of any age or nation. That wise and beautiful thought which is the basis of Chinese government—that the ruler or officer should be as a father, and the people as children—dates, there is reason to believe, from a very remote antiquity. Confucius did not originate this idea; but he did everything in

his power to give it practical efficacy.

But if, on the one hand, he never wasted his thoughts on subjects too high or too profound for the human in-tellect, it must, on the other, be confessed that his maxims are often deficient in depth and comprehensiveness. While his writings everywhere abound with admirable practical precepts, they rarely contain the statement of any profound principle. He did not pretend or aim to improve upon the wisdom of the ancient Chinese sages, —to attempt which he would have deemed the height of folly and presumption,—but only to expound and enforce those maxims and doctrines which, with the lapse of ages, had become neglected or misunderstood. In explaining and enforcing the teachings of antiquity, he was indeed admirable. In the clearness, simplicity, power, and poetic beauty of his expressions, as well as in the practical wisdom of his views, he excelled all his countrymen, either before or since his time. The great defect of his philosophy is that it does not contain within itself any elements of progress or expansion: hence it is not only immeasurably inferior, even as a practical system, to Christianity, but is in the point above referred to far below most of the philosophies of the Western nations. His moral precepts, having no root in any definite religious faith, are wanting in vitality and power. Confucius was undoubtedly great and noble in his way,

—far superior to his system. We need not hesitate to admit what his disciples claimed for him, that "from the birth of mankind till now there has never been [among the Chinese] one like our master." But his intellect appears to have been sagacious and penetrating, rather than comprehensive or profound in the highest sense of these terms. He did not shed any new light upon the great problems respecting the condition and destiny of man. "He did not," says Dr. Legge, "speculate on the creation of things or the end of them. He was not troubled to account for the origin of man, nor did he seek to know about his hereafter. He meddled neither with physics nor metaphysics," (Legge's "Confucius," p. 99.) He was content to follow in the wake of the sages of antiquity: he sought neither to rise above nor to change the course of their teachings. It appears to have never once occurred to him to call in question the wisdom of his ancestors. If he modified at all any of the doctrines or precepts handed down to him, he seems to have done so unintentionally. Even his very virtueshis reverence and humility—contributed, it would seem, to mislead him. Otherwise a man of his rare sagacity and insight could scarcely have failed to see the insuffi-ciency and poverty of that stereotyped conservatism which durst not advance one step beyond the teaching of a remote antiquity, but which required the wheels of civilization to run for all time in the well-worn grooves of the past. A very little force, as is well known, is sufficient to keep a train of cars in motion on a smooth and level or descending track. This may suggest one of the essential points of difference between the system

of Confucius and Christianity. The one never ran counter to, nor ever rose much above, the general ten-dency of the national character. The other, beginning at a period which was confessedly one of the darkest and most corrupt known in history, moving, not in accordance with, but against, the most cherished prejudices of the people among whom it rose, instead of finding a track ready made and rendered smooth by the attrition of ages, had to make its own way, ever upwards, and over countless obstacles, any one of which would have been insuperable to anything less than divine power.

The influence that Confucius has exerted upon nearly one-third of the human race, during so many successive centuries, in addition to his own inherent greatness, and the fact that, since the opening of the ports of the Celestial Empire to an intercourse with other countries, a new and more general interest in all that relates to China is felt among the nations of the West, must constitute our apology—if any apology be needed—for extending this

notice to so great a length.

NOICE to So great a length.

See, in addition to the works referred to in the foregoing article, P. Regis, "Antiquissimus Sinarum Liber," Stuttgart, 1839; Medhurst's translation of the "Shoo-King;" Collie's translation of the Chinese classical works commonly called "The Four Books," Malacca, 1828; "Menciuset Confucius; Les quatre Livres de Philosophie morale et politique de la Chine," translated from the Chinese by G. Pauthier, Paris, 1851; Rémusar, "L'invariable Milieu," Paris, 181; Amior, "Mémoires concernant les Chinois;" "Confucius and the Chinese Classics," by Rev. A. W. Loomis," San Francisco, 1867; Olof Celsius, "Exercitatio historica Confucium Sinarum Philosophum adumbrans," 1710; Cortrin, "Disputatio de Confucio" 1743; Dressler, "Compendium Confuci Sinensium Philosophi principis Vitæ et Doctrinæ," 1701; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1869.

Congeleton köng gleton (Henry Brooffe Parnett)

Congleton, kong'gl-ton, (HENRY BROOKE PARNELL,) LORD, a British statesman, son of Sir John Parnell, born in 1776. He married Lady Dawson, a granddaughter of the Earl of Bute. In 1806 he became lord treasurer of Ireland. When the Whig party obtained power in 1831, he was appointed secretary at war. From 1835 to 1841 he was paymaster of the forces. He published several treatises on currency, exchange, trade, etc. His principal work is entitled "On Financial Reform," (1830.)

Died in 1842.

Congreve, kŏng'grēv, (WILLIAM,) a popular, witty, and original English dramatic poet, was born near Leeds in 1670. On leaving college he entered the Middle Temple as a student of law, but devoted himself to lite-Temple as a student of law, but devoted himself to literature and society. He produced in 1693 "The Old Bachelor," which was performed with brilliant success, and the next year the "Double-Dealer," which was highly extolled by Dryden. "Love for Love," (1695,) and "The Mourning Bride," a tragedy, (1697,) were received with great applause, and rendered Congreve the most popular dramatist of his time. "We believe," says Macaulay, "that no English writer, except Lord Byron, has at so early an age stood so high in the esti-mation of his contemporaries." Montagu, a member of the ministry, bestowed on him several lucrative offices. For the licentiousness and immorality of his works he received a severe and merited castigation in Collier's "View of the Profaneness, etc. of the English Stage," (1698,) which produced an immense effect. Congreve's defence was admitted to be a complete failure. In 1700 he produced "The Way of the World," which, though brilliantly written, was so coldly received that he renounced the drama in disgust. In 1714 he was appointed secretary of Jamaica. Pope dedicated to him his "Iliad," about 1715,—an evidence that he was still held in high estimation. Johnson praises the magnanimity of Pope in thus preferring Congreve to peers and statesmen, who would have been proud of the honour. Congreve's making to page for a man of feshion caused him to ambition to pass for a man of fashion caused him to disclaim the character of poet, saying that his plays were trifles produced in an idle hour. "The peculiar excellence of Congreve," says Hallam, "is his wit, incessantly sparkling from the lips of almost every character." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in

See Johnson, "Lives of the English Poets;" Macaulay, "Essay on the Comic Dramatists of the Restoration;" "Biographia Britaunica;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" CIBBER, "Lives of the English Poets;" CHARLES WILSON, "Memoirs of the Life of W. Congreve," 1730; "Lives of British Dramatists," by Campbell, Gifford, etc.

Congreve, (Sir William,) an English officer and engineer, born in Middlesex in 1772, inherited a baronetcy from his father, of the same name, who was a general. He rose in the army to the rank of lieutenant-colonel, and distinguished himself in 1808 by the invention of the rocket which bears his name. He was elected to Parliament several times. In 1816 he was selected to attend the grand duke Nicholas of Russia in a tour through England. He published a "Treatise on the Mounting of Naval Ordnance," (1812,) and other works. Died at Toulouse in 1828.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Coninck, ko'nink, (SOLOMON,) a Dutch painter of history and portraits, born at Amsterdam in 1609. Among his works, which are highly prized, is "David and Bathsheba."

Coninck, de, deh ko'nink, (DAVID,) a skilful Flemish painter of animals, flowers, and fruit, born at Antwerp in 1636; died in Rome in 1689.

Coningsioo. See Cooninxloo.
Co'ning-ton, (John,) an English classical scholar, born at Boston in 1825, was educated at Oxford. He became professor of Latin at Oxford in 1854. He made a poetical version of Horace's "Odes" in 1863, and translated Homer's "Iliad" into verse, (1866.) Died in 1869.

Conk'ling, (Roscoe,) an American Senator and law-

yer, was born at Albany in 1828. He settled at Utica about 1846, was elected a member of Congress by the Republicans of Oneida county in 1858, and was re-elected in 1860. He represented the State of New York in the Senate of the United States for the term extending from 1867 to 1873. He is distinguished as a debater. In 1873 he declined the position of chief justice of the supreme court of the United States; three years later he was a prominent candidate for the Presidency. He retired from the Senate in 1881.

Connaught, (ARTHUR WILLIAM PATRICK ALBERT,) DUKE OF, the third son of Queen Victoria, was born at Buckingham Palace in 1850. He joined the army, entering at Woolwich as a cadet in 1866. In 1874 he was created Duke of Connaught and Strathearn and Earl of Sussex. In 1879 he married Princess Margaret

Louise of Prussia.

Conneau, (HENRI,) a French physician, born at Milan about 1802. He removed to Marseilles about 1832, and subsequently became the physician of Hortense Bonaparte, who obtained from him a promise that he would never abandon her son, Louis Napoleon. In 1840 he followed the latter to the prison of Ham, and shared his captivity until 1846, when the prince escaped. In 1852 he received the title of first physician to the emperor.

Con'nor, (Bernard,) F.R.S., an Irish physician, born in Kerry in 1666. He became physician to King John Schießlight of Beland shout 1664 and approximately approximately and provinced to the state of the second physician to King John 1864 and 1864 and

Sobieski of Poland about 1694, and returned to England in 1695. He lectured with success at Oxford and Cambridge, and published, besides other works, "Evange-lium Medici," (1697,) an effort to explain on natural principles the miraculous cures performed by Christ.

Died in 1698.

Co'non or Ko'non, [Κόνων,] an eminent Athenian general, the son of Timotheus. He first appears in history in 413 B.C., when he commanded a fleet. In 407 he was chosen one of the ten generals, and in 405 was defeated by Lysander at Ægospotami. He then took refuge with Evagoras in Cyprus. Having obtained command of a fleet of allied Persians and Athenians, he defeated the Spartans near Cnidos in 394 B.C., with important results, among which was that Sparta lost the empire of the On his return to Athens he rebuilt the long walls, and afterwards went as ambassador to Persia, where he was imprisoned. Historians differ about the time and manner of his death.

See PLUTARCH, "Artaxerxes;" XENOPHON, "Hellenica;" CORNELIUS NEPOS, "Conon;" DIODORUS SICULUS, books xiii. and xiv.

Conon, born in Eastern Europe, was elected pope in 686 A.D., as successor to John V. He died in 688, and was succeeded by Sergius II.

Conon of Samos, a celebrated Greek geometer and astronomer, who lived at Alexandria about 250 B.C., and was a friend of Archimedes. The latter expresses in one of his works a high admiration of his sagacity and attain-

ments. The works of Conon are entirely lost. He was the inventor of the curve called the "Spiral of Archimedes." Seneca informs us that he collected the observations of solar eclipses made in Egypt; and Virgil mentions him in his third Eclogue. His name is commemorated in the ode of Callimachus "De Coma Berenices."

See DELAMBRE, "Histoire de l'Astronomie ancienne."

Con'rad [Ger. pron. kon'rât; Fr. pron. kôn'rād'; Lat. Conra'pus; It. Corrado, kor-râ'do] I., Emperor of Germany, was elected to the imperial throne in 911, before which date he was Count of Franconia. He waged war against Henry the Fowler, Charles the Simple, and Arnulf of Bavaria. He was killed in battle in 918, and was succeeded by Henry the Fowler.

See Schwartz, "König Conrad I. der Franke," 1850.

Conrad II., called THE SAL'IC, was a son of Henry,

Duke of Franconia. He was elected King of Germany in 1024, after which he marched into Italy, and was crowned as emperor by the pope at Rome in 1027. became master of Burgundy at the death of Rodolph, who was an uncle of Conrad's wife. Conrad is regarded as the author of the written feudal law of Germany. died in 1039, and was succeeded by his son, Henry III.

See Luden, "Histoire de l'Allemagne;" Venningen, "Dissertatio de Conrado Salico," 1783.

Conrad III. of Germany, born in 1093, was a son of Frederick of Hohenstausen. His mother was a daughter of Henry IV. He was elected emperor in 1138; but his title was disputed by Henry the Proud, Duke of Saxony. A civil war ensued between these competitors. Welf, a brother of Henry the Proud, commanded one of the armies in the battle of Weinsberg, which is memorable as the origin of the party pages of Guelph and rable as the origin of the party names of Guelph and Ghibeline. The battle-cry of the Saxons was Welf, and that of Conrad's men was Weiblingen, a town connected with the origin of the Hohenstaufen family. Ghibeline is the Italian version or modification of Weiblingen. Conrad gained a victory at Weinsberg, (1140.) and the war then ended. In 1147 he conducted a large army of crusaders to Palestine. He besieged Damascus, but failed to take it, and returned in 1149. He died in 1152, and was succeeded by Frederick Barbarossa.

See Mascovius, "Commentarius de Rebus Imperii sub Conrado III.," 1753; Luden, "Histoire de l'Allemagne;" Gundling, "Geschichte und Thaten Kayser Conrads III.," 1720.

Conrad IV., born in Apulia in 1228, was a son of Frederick II., Emperor of Germany and King of Italy. He was crowned King of the Romans in 1237. At the death of his father, in 1250, he took the title of emperor, which was also claimed by William of Holland. The latter was favoured by the Guelphs and by Pope Innocent IV., who excommunicated Conrad, the chief of the Ghibelines. Conrad led an army into Italy in 1251, and took Naples and other places. He died in 1254, leaving a son, Conrad V., or Conradin.

See Yon RAIMER, "Geschichte der Hohenstaufen;" GUNDLING, "Geschichte und Thaten Courads IV.," 1719.

Conrad V., or Con'ra-din, [Lat. Conradi'nus; It. Conradino, kon-râ-dee'no,] born in 1252, was the son and heir of Conrad IV. The kingdom of Naples was usurped by his uncle Manfred, and was offered by the pope to Charles of Anjou, who defeated Manfred in 1265 and made himself master of Naples and Sicily. Conand made himself master of Naples and Sicily. radin attempted to enforce his rights, but was défeated at

Tagliacozzo in 1268, taken prisoner, and put to death.

See Von Raumer, "Geschichte der Hohenstaufen;" W. Jakoer,
"Geschichte Conradins II. Königs beider Sicilien," 1785; C. M. Riccio, "Alcuni Studii storici intorno a Manfredi e Conradino," 1850.

Conrad, Marquis of Tyre and Montferrat, was a fa-

mous captain of the crusaders. He defended Tyre against Saladin about 1188, and compelled him to raise the siege. He had just been elected King of Jerusalem, when he

rie nad just been elected King of Jerusalem, when he was assassinated, at Tyre, in 1192.

Conrad of Kirchberg, a German minnesinger, was a native of Suabia, and lived about 1150-90.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Conrad of Wurtzburg, an eminent German minnesinger or troubadour, of whose life little is known. He wrote, besides other works, an epic poem on the Trojan war. Died in 1287. war. Died in 1287.

See Grævinus, "Geschichte der Altdeutschen Poesie;" Lono Fellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Conrad, kon'rât, or Coenrads, koon'râts, (ABRA-IIAM,) a skilful Dutch designer and engraver, flourished

His works are mostly portraits. about 1650.

Con'rad, (CHARLES M.,) a lawyer, born at Winchester, Virginia, about 1804, removed in his youth to Louisiana. He was appointed secretary of war by President Fillmore

in August, 1850, and held that office till March, 1853. He was a member of the Confederate Congress in 1862-64.

Conrad, (Robert T.,) an American dramatist, orator, and judge, born in Philadelphia about 1809. He produced two tragedies, entitled "Conrad of Naples," and "Aylmere," which were performed with success. About 1840 he became a judge of the court of general sessions in Philadelphia. He published a volume of roems in the American party. "His 'Aylmere,'" says R. W. Griswold, "has proved the most successful American drama yet written." Died in 1858.

See Griswold's "Poets and Poetry of America."

Conrad, (TIMOTHY ABBOTT,) an American conchologist and palæontologist, born in New Jersey about 1804. He published, besides other works, "Fossil Shells of the Tertiary Formations of North America," (1832-), and "Palæontology of the State of New York," (1838-40.) He was one of the naturalists employed by the State of New York about 1838. He is a member of the Imperial Society of Natural History of Moscow, and of other learned societies. and of other learned societies.

Conradi, kon-rå'dee, (Johann Wilhelm Heinrich,) a German physician, born at Marburg in 1780, became in 1837 professor of medicine at Göttingen. He wrote a "Manual of General Therapeutics," (1833,) and other

medical works.

Conrart, kon'rar', (Valentin,) born in Paris in 1603, was one of the founders of the French Academy, which first met in his house, and which was chartered in 1635. Ile was then chosen its perpetual secretary. He was a councillor and secretary to the king. Died in 1675.

Conring, kon'ring, (ELISA SOPHIA,) a German poetess, was a daughter of Hermann Conring, noticed below,

ess, was a daughter of Hermann Conring, noticed below, and wife of the Baron von Reichenbach. She translated into German verse the "Wisdom of Solomon," and wrote other poetry. Died in 1718.

Her sister, Maria Sophia, was also a poetess.

Conring, kon'ring, [Lat. Conrin'Gius,] (Hermann,) a very learned writer on history, law, medicine, etc., was born at Norden, in East Friesland, in 1606. He was chosen professor of natural philosophy at Helmstedt in 1632. In 1650 he received the title of Physician to In 1650 he received the title of Physician to Christina of Sweden. He was soon after appointed professor of law at Helmstedt, and by his lectures and writings acquired such renown that he was consulted by several kings on important questions. He published, in Several Kings on important questions. He published, im Latin, many excellent works, among which are a "Commentary on the Origin of German Law," (1643,) "On the Causes of the Physical Constitution (corporis habita) of the Ancient and Modern Germans," (1645,) and "On the Limits of the German Empire." Died in 1681.

See A. Frobeldo, "Leichenpredigt auf H. Convingium nebst seinem Lebenslauf," 1682; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Nickron, "Mémoires."

Convingius. See Convence.

Conringius. See CONRING.

Con'ry, written also Conroy, [Lat. Con'rius,] (Florence,) an Irish theologian, born at Galway in 1560. He became Roman Catholic Archbishop of Tuam, and published a "Compendium of the Doctrines of Saint Augustine," (1634.) Died at Madrid in 1629. Consalvi, kon-sal'vee, (ERCOLE,) CARDINAL, an emi-

nent Italian statesman, born in Rome in 1757. At an early age he obtained the office of auditor de Rota, a member of the highest civil court. In 1800 he was appointed secretary of state, or first minister, of Pius VII., and in 1801 negotiated the Concordat with Bonaparte in Paris. In compliance with the wish of the French emperor, he was dismissed from office in 1806, and exiled from Rome about 1810. From 1814, when he was reinstated in the about 1810. From 1814, when he was reinstated in the office of secretary, to 1823, the Papal States experienced the benefits of his liberal and humane policy. Capital punishment for heresy, and the torture, were abolished, and new codes of law were enacted. Died in 1824. See Brathold, "Züge aus dem Leben des Cardinal Consalvi," 1825: "Cenni biografici sul Cardinale Consalvi," Venice, 1824.

Consbruch, kons'brook, (Georg Wilhelm Chris-TOPH,) a German medical writer, born in Westphalia in

Conscience, kon'se'onss', (Henri or Hendrik,) a popular Flemish novelist, born at Antwerp in 1812. He entered the army in 1830, but retired from that service a few years later, after composing some popular songs. In 1837 he produced, in Flemish, a successful romance, "The Year of Miracles, 1566," ("In het Vonderjaer,") and another entitled "Phantasia." His reputation was and another entitled "Phantasia." His reputation was confirmed by "The Lion of Flanders," (1838.) He was appointed a professor in the University of Ghent in 1845. Among his numerous works are a "History of Belgium," (1845.) "The Poor Gentleman," (1851.) and "De Kerels van Vlandereu," (1871.) Many of his works have been translated into English. He died in 1883.

Consenting the confidence of Cropk grammarian.

Consentius, kon-sen'she-us, a Greek grammarian,

lived at Constantinople in the fifth century

Consetti, kon-set'tee, (Antonio,) an Italian painter, born at Módena in 1686; died in 1766.

Considérant, kòn'se'dà'rōn', (Victor,) a French socialist, born at Salins in 1805. He became a disciple of Fourier about 1831, and on the death of the latter, in 1837, was recognized as the chief apostle of Fourierism. 1837, was recognized as the chief apostie of Fourierism. In 1845 he began to issue in Paris the "Démocratie Pacifique," a daily political journal. After the revolution of 1848 he was elected to the Assembly, in which he acted with the party called the "Mountain." About 1854 he founded a colony in Texas. He wrote, besides other works, "Destinée sociale," (3 vols., 1834-44.)

See BLANQUI, "Histoire de l'Économie politique.

Con'sta-ble, (kun'sta-b'l,) (ARCHIBALD,) an eminent Scottish publisher, born at Kellie in 1776. He opened a shop in Edinburgh in 1795, and in 1802 began to publish the "Edinburgh Review," which he managed twenty-four years. He published Scott's first original work in 1805, and gave that author one thousand pounds for "Marmion" in 1807. Constable & Company also published Scott's prose works, (1813–20.) In consequence partly of his generosity and want of prudence, he failed in 1825 for about £250,000, in which failure Sir Walter Scott was largely involved. Died in 1826.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Con'sta-ble, (HENRY,) an English poet, who graduated at Cambridge about 1580. He published a volume of sonnets, which were commended by Ben Jonson and

See Warton, "History of English Poetry."

Constable, (JOHN,) an eminent English landscape-painter, born at East Bergholt, Suffolk, in 1776, was the by Sir George Beaumont. In 1799 he became a student in the Royal Academy. He exhibited in 1819 a large picture of a "Scene on the River Stour," usually called "The White Horse," which is among his best works. The public and the artists were slow to appreciate his simplicity of style, fidelity to nature, and contempt of conventionalities. He was elected a Royal Academician in 1829. Among his master-pieces are "The Corn-Field," (1826,) and "The Valiey Farm," (1835.) Died in 1837. "His early associations," says Ruskin, "induced in him a morbid preference of subjects of a low order. His works are eminently wanting in both rest and refine-ment. Yet, with all these deductions, they are to be deeply respected as thoroughly original, honest, free from affectation, and manly in manner." ("Modern Painters.")

See C. R. LESLIE, "Life of John Constable."

Constance. See Constantius.
Con'stance, Empress of Germany, was a daughter of Roger, King of the Two Sicilies, and was born in 1155. She was married in 1185 to the emperor Henry VI., and became the mother of Frederick II. In 1194 she inherited the throne of her father. Died in 1198.

See MURATORI, "Annali d'Italia."

Constance, Queen of Sicily, was the daughter of King Manfred. She became the wife of Pedro of Aragon in 1261. She reigned in the island of Sicily from 1283 until her death, in 1298.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Con'stance, (Faulcon, Faulkon, or Phaulkon,) an ambitious Greek adventurer, whose proper name was Con'stan-tin, was born in Cephalonia about 1648. After having been a trader in the East Indies, he went to Siam, where about 1680 he became prime minister. He made an alliance with Louis XIV. of France, who sent a body of troops to Siam. Having attempted to establish there the Roman Catholic religion and the French domination, he was killed by some natives, who conspired against him, about 1688.

See P. D'ORLÉANS, "Vie de M. Constance;" "Biographie Universelle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Constance Chlore. See Constantius I. Constancio, kon-stân'se-o, (Francisco Solano,) a Portuguese physician and writer on science, born at Lisbon in 1777. From 1820 to 1829 he was minister from Portugal to the United States. Died in Paris in 1846.

Con'stans [Fr. Constant, kon'ston'] I., (Flavius

JULIUS,) the third son of the emperor Constantine the Great and Fausta, was born about 320 A.D. At the death of his father, in 337, he inherited the sovereignty of Italy, Africa, and Western Illyricum. His brother Constantine, having invaded his dominions, was defeated and killed in battle in 340, when the victor became master of the whole Western Empire. He was indolent, weak, and deprayed. He favoured Athanasius, who had been proscribed by the Arians. Magnentius having revolted to Coult in Gaul, Constans fled towards Spain, but was overtaken

near the Pyrenees, and killed, in 350 A.D.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Le
Beau, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Constans II., (FLAVIUS HERACLIUS,) born at Constantinople in 630 A.D., was the son of Constantine III., Emperor of the East, whom he succeeded in 641. waged unsuccessful war against the Saracens, who conquered Egypt and Rhodes from him. He favoured the Monothelites, and issued an edict which prohibited the discussion of religious questions. In 655 he was signally defeated by the Arabs at sea. His cruelty, avarice, etc. rendered him generally detested. He was assassinated at Syracuse in 668, and was succeeded by his son, Constantine IV., (Pogonatus.)

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Abool-FEDA, "Annales;" LE BEAU, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Constant. See Constans.
Constant de Rebecque, kon'stôn' deh reh-bêk', (BENJAMIN,) commonly called simply BENJAMIN CON-STANT, a French publicist, orator, and politician, was born of French Protestant parents at Lausanne in 1767. He was a fellow-student of Erskine and Mackintosh at Edinburgh. In 1795 he entered Paris as a protégé of Madame de Staël, (of whom he was a life-long admirer,) and in 1799 became a member of the Tribunate. His opposition to the First Consul resulted in his removal and banishment in 1801. He visited several courts of Europe during the ensuing years. In 1813 he composed his celebrated pamphlet "On the Spirit of Conquest and Usurpation," which procured him the favour of the allied powers. As an editor of the "Journal des Débats," he denounced Napoleon in 1815, but was persuaded to accept a place in his council during the Hundred Days. After the second restoration he became a popular chief of the opposition, and in 1819 was chosen a deputy for La Sarthe. He was one of the most powerful and witty debaters of that period, and was for some time the leader and moderator of the Liberal party. Just after the revolution of 1830, in which he was not an actor, he was appointed president of the council of state. He died in Paris in December, 1830, leaving, besides many political works, a treatise "On Religion, considered in its Source, works, a treatise "On Rengion, considered in its Source, its Forms, and its Developments," (5 vols., 1823–31.) He had great facility in composition. His letters are models of grace and *finesse*, but seem very deficient in heart. He has been called a second Voltaire, and was reputed the most brilliant converser among the men of his age. Though a professor of the Protestant religion, he appears to have been profoundly skeptical.

Constant de Rebecque, (DAVID,) great-grandfather of Benjamin Constant, was born in 1638. He was a Protestant minister, and lived in Geneva and Lausanne. He was a He wrote an "Epitome of Politics," and edited some of the works of Cicero, Florus, and Erasmus. Died in 1733.

Constant-Prévost. See Prévost.

Constant: Frevost. See I KI I See I KE I See I KE I See I Se was married in 313 to the emperor Licinius. The mutual attachment between her and Constantine appears to have continued even after Licinius was killed by his

order. She used her influence in favour of the Arian creed. Died about 330.

Constantin. See Constantine.

Constantin, kôn'stôn'tân', (ABRAHAM,) a skilful Swiss painter on porcelain, born at Geneva in 1785, worked in Paris. He copied some pictures of Raphael on porcelain.

on porceiam.

Constantin, kön'stön'tån', (ROBERT,) a French scholar and eminent linguist, born at Caen. He graduated as a physician in 1564, and practised at Montauban. For the sake of religious freedom he retired to Germany, where he died in 1605. He had compiled a "Lexicon Græco-Latinum," (1562,) which was highly esteemed.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires,"

Con'stan-tine, [Lat. Constanti'nus; Gr. Κωνστάν-τινος; Fr. Constantin, kon'stôn'tān'; Ger. Constantin, kon-stân-teen'; It. Constantino, kon-stân-tee'no; Dutch, Konstantijn, kon-stân-tīn',] (Flavius Vale-RIUS AURELIUS,) surnamed THE GREAT, the first Christian emperor of Rome, born in 272 A.D., was the son of the emperor Constantius Chlorus and his wife Helena. Before his accession, his talents, courage, and martial services had rendered him a favourite of the army, and an object of jealousy to Galerius, one of the two emperors then reigning. He was at York when his father died there, in July, 306, and was proclaimed emperor by the legions under his command. Galerius accorded to him only the title of Cæsar, and conferred the rank of Augustus on his own son, Severus. At Rome, Maxentius and his father Maximian, in the absence of Galerius, raised a successful revolt, (307,) after which six emperors and Cæsars at one time ruled the provinces of Rome. and Caesars at one time ruled the provinces of Rome. About 307 Constantine married Fausta, daughter of Maximian; but a war soon ensued between these emperors, and Maximian, having been defeated, was put to death in 309. Galerius died in 311, after which Licinius and Maximin remained masters of the provinces east of Italy. In 312, Constantine, who reigned in Gaul, marched against Maxentius, who was defeated and killed near Rome in that year. About this time, according to tra-dition, he was converted to Christianity by a miraculous vision, in which he saw in the heavens the sign of a cross, with this inscription, "Thou shalt conquer by this sign," ("In hoc signo vinces.")

Having obtained undisputed supremacy over the West, Having obtained undisputed supremacy over the West, including Italy and Africa, he began to favour more openly the Christians, and displayed wisdom in the promotion of order and prosperity among his subjects. In 314 he fought in Thrace an indecisive battle against Licinius, his only remaining rival, and then made a peace, which lasted nine years. During this period he was employed in political reforms, and adopted a more humane code of laws, by which Christianity was recognized as the religion of the state, but the pagan worship was still tolerated

was still tolerated.

In 323 he gained a complete victory over Licinius near Adrianople, and another opposite Byzantium, after which he was the sole emperor. He assembled at Nicæa in 325 the first general council, in which Arianism was condemned and a famous Catholic creed was adopted. In the next year he was guilty of an act which has left a deep stain on his memory, the execution of his eldest son, Crispus, falsely accused of a crime by Fausta, who was his step-mother. About 328 he transferred his court to Byzantium, which he enlarged, and the name of which he changed to Constantinople,—"City of Constantine." See Lamartine, "History of the Restoration;" Louis Blanc,
"Historie de dix Ans;" Sainte-Beuve, articles in the "Revue des
Deux Mondes" for 1844 and 1845; De Cormenin, "Le Livre des
Orateurs;" J. Pharaon, "Notice sur B. Constant," 1830; Louis De
Loménie, "B. Constant," 1841; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

The duration of the Eastern Empire so many centuries
after the fall of the Western seems to approve the wisdom
of his policy in this affair. A few years before his death
Loménie, "B. Constant," 1841; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

bishops of that party. He died at Nicomedia in 337 A.D., having divided the empire between his three sons, Constantine, Constantius, and Constans. His character is variously estimated; but it is admitted that he had many of the qualities of a great statesman and general. was far from being a saint, and in the opinion of Niebuhr was not even a Christian, though he permitted himself

was not even a Christian, though he permitted himself to be baptized just before his death.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Eusebus, "Vita Constantini;" Vogt, "Historia Constantini Magni," 1720; TILLEMONT, "Historie des Empereurs;" Joseph Fletcher, "Life of Constantine the Great," 1852; J. C. F. Manso, "Leben Constantin's des Grossen," 1817; Jakob Burckhardt, "Die Zeit Constantin's des Grossen," 1853.

Constantine (or Constantinus) II., (FLAVIUS CLAUDIUS,) a Roman emperor, the eldest surviving son of the preceding, was born at Arelatum (now Arles) in 312 A.D. In 335 he was intrusted with the administration of Gaul, Britain, and Spain, and at the death of his father, in 337, inherited the sovereignty of the same provinces, with a part of Africa. Having invaded the dominions of his brother Constans, he was defeated and killed in battle near Aquileia in 340. He left no issue. See Eusebius, "Vita Constantini;" Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Constantine (or Constantinus) III., (FLAVIUS HERACLIUS,) called No'vus, Emperor of the East, born in 612 A.D., was the son of the emperor Heraclius and Eudoxia. At the death of his father, in 641, he became a partner in the empire with his half-brother Heracleonas. After a reign of three months, he died, or was poisoned by Martina, his step-mother. He left a son, Constans II.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Constantine (or Constantinus) IV., surnamed POGONA'TUS, a Roman emperor of the East, succeeded his father, Constans II., in 668 A.D. A powerful Arabian fleet in 672 blockaded Constantinople, his capital, which was defended by the Greek fire newly invented. fighting several years, the Arabs purchased peace by the payment of an annual tribute. In 680 he assembled a council at Constantinople, by which the Monothelites were condemned. He died in 685, and left the throne to his son, Justinian II.

See LE BEAU, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Constantine (or Constantinus) V., surnamed Copron'ymus, [ὁ Κοπρώνυμος,] Emperor of the East, born in 719 A.D., was the son of Leo III., (Isaurus,) whom he succeeded in 741. In 743 he defeated Artavasdes, who had rebelled and had made himself master of the capital. He was a zealous iconoclast and a persecutor of the orthodox. In 754 he assembled a council which condemned the worship of images. He appears to have been unprincipled and superstitious. He died in 775, and was succeeded by his son, Leo IV.

See Cedernus, "Compendium;" Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Constantine (or Constantinus) VI., (FLAVIUS,) born in 771 A.D., was the son of Leo IV. At the death of his father, in 780, he became emperor at Constantinople, under the regency of his mother, the ambitious Irene. (See IRENE.) A council held at Nicæa in 787 restored the worship of images. After the end of his minority, Irene, who still wished to rule, was kept in confinement. In 797 she conspired against him with success, and injuries were inflicted on him which caused his death. Irene then became his successor.

See LE BEAU, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Constantine (or Constantinus) VII., Emperor of Constantine (or Constantinus) VI., Emperor of the East, surnamed PorPHYROGEN'ITUS, [Gr. ό Πορφυρογέννητος, i.e. "Born in Purple,"] the son of the emperor Leo VI., was born in 905 A.D. His father died in 911, soon after which Romanus Lecapenus usurped the government and ruled as emperor until 944. The popular favour then restored Constantine, who in his long seclusion from public life had cultivated learning and science with success. He grined the affection of his subscience with success. IIe gained the affection of his sub-jects by his humanity and love of justice, and composed several valuable works, among which is a "Treatise on the Government of the Empire." He was poisoned in 959 by his son and successor, Romanus II.

See Leichius, "De Vita et Rebus gestis Constantini Porphyrogeniti," 1746: Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

Constantine (or Constantinus) VIII. was the son of Romanus Lecapenus the usurper. He and his brother Stephen reigned a few months between the deposition of Romanus Lecapenus and the restoration of Constan-

Constantine (or Constantinus) IX., Emperor of the East, born in 961 A.D., was the second son of Romanus II. In 976 his brother Basil II. and he were proclaimed emperors. He took no part in the affairs of state until the death of Basil, in 1025. His reign was disgraced by cruelty and other vices. He died in 1028, without male heir, and was succeeded by Romanus Argyrus.

Constantine (or Constantinus) X., surnamed Mo-Nom'AcHus, [δ Μονομάχος,] became Emperor of the East in 1042 by marriage with Zoe, the daughter of Constantine IX. His surname was given on account of his courage in war. A memorable event of his reign was the schism between the Greek and Roman Churches, which began in 1054 and has continued to the present time. Died, without issue, in 1054.

Constanting (or Constantinus) XI surnamed

Constantine (or Constantinus) XI., surnamed Du'CAS, [Gr. δ Δοῦκας,] Emperor of the East, was chosen as his successor by Isaac Comnenus, who abdicated in 1059 A.D. He had obtained a high reputation as a general, but proved rather incompetent as a ruler. He died in 1067, leaving three minor sons, Michael, Androni'cus, and Constantine; but Romanus Diogenes was his successor. The youngest of the three sons was styled Constantine XII, about 1071; but his reign was only nominal.

Constantine (or Constantinus) XIII, surnamed PALÆOLOGUS, (pa-le-ol'o-gus,) the last Emperor of Constantinople, was the fourth son of Manuel II., and was born in 1394. He succeeded his brother, John VII., in 1448. By the encroachments of the Turks the empire had been reduced within a very small compass. In 1453 Mahomet II. besieged the capital with 250,000 men, and, after an obstinate contest of several weeks, took it by storm. Constantine was killed in the fight just as the Turks entered the walls.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Von Hammer, "Geschichte des Osmanischen Reichs."

Constantine, (or Constantinus,) surnamed THE AFRICAN, was a native of Carthage, and was one of the most learned men of his time. He studied at Babylon, visited India, and afterwards lived at Salerno. He published works on medicine and other sciences, and translated into Latin some of the best Greek and Arabic books. Died in 1087.

See Moren, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Constantine, (or Constantinus,) Pope, a native of Syria, succeeded Sisinnius in 708 A.D. He is said to have approved the worship of images, in opposition to the Patriarch of Constantinople. He died in 714, and

was succeeded by Gregory II.

Con'stan-tine, (NIKOLAEVITCH,) Grand Duke of Russia, the second son of the emperor Nicholas, was born September 21, 1827. During his childhood he received the title of Grand Admiral of the Fleet. Under the instructions of Admiral Lütke, he acquired great proficiency in naval science. His talents and disposition rendered him a favourite, especially with the old Russian party. He married the Princess Alexandra of Saxe-Altenburg in 1848. He was a strenuous supporter of the late war against France and England, and commanded the fleet in the Baltic in 1854-55. By his cautious defensive operations he prevented the British from gaining any decisive victories over his fleet. He was appointed Viceroy of Poland in the spring of 1862.

Constantine, (PAVLOVITCH,) GRAND DUKE, the second son of the emperor Paul of Russia, was born at Saint Petersburg in 1779. In 1796 he married Juliana, Princess of Saxe-Coburg, an aunt of Queen Victoria. His martial conduct was applauded at Austerlitz, (1805,) where he commanded a corps. In several ensuing campaigns he maintained his reputation for courage. He was appointed generalissimo of Poland in 1814. In 1820, having obtained a divorce from his first wife, he married a Polish lady named Grudzinska, by which he appears to have injured his prospects or forfeited his claim as heir-

presumptive to the throne. At the death of Alexander without issue in 1825, Constantine renounced his right in favour of his younger brother Nicholas, who had offered to acknowledge him as Czar. He became Viceroy of Poland, where his tyranny provoked a revolt in 1830. In the war which ensued he acted an inferior part, and died of cholera in 1831.

See HARRO HARRING, "Der Grossfürst Constantin wie er war,"

Constantine Manasses. See Manasses.

Constantino, the Italian of Constantine, which

Constantino, kon-stăn-tee'no, (MANOEL,) a Portuguese historian, born at Funchal, in Madeira, became professor of theology in Rome, and wrote a "History of the Kings of Portugal," (1601.) Died in 1614.

Constantinus, the Latin of CONSTANTINE, which see.

Con-stan-tī'nus, a Greek or Roman jurist, was one of those whom Justinian selected, in 528 A.D., to frame

the first Code.

Constantinus, (JULIUS CELSUS,) the author of a well-written commentary on the "Life of Cæsar," which first appeared as an appendage to "Cæsar's Commentaries' Walckenaer has endeavoured to prove that he wrote in the tenth century and lived in Constantinople.

Con-stan'tī-us (kon-stan'she-us) I., commonly called Constantius Chlo'rus, [Fr. Constance Chlore, kòn'stôns' klor,] (Flavius Valerius,) a Roman emperor, born about 250 A.D., was the son of Eutropius, and father of Constantine the Great. In 292, Diocletian and Maximian, in order to divide the labours of the administration, chose Galerius and Constantius, each of whom received the title of Cæsar. Gaul, Spain, and Britain were allotted to the latter, who was required to repudiate Helena and marry Theodora, the daughter of Maximian. He became emperor in 305, on the abdication of Diocletian, and died at York in 306, leaving the reputation of a just and humane ruler. Constantine was his successor.

See EUTROPIUS; AURELIUS VICTOR, "Cæsares."

Constantius [Fr. Constance, kon'stons'] II., (Fla-VIUS JULIUS,) the third son of Constantine I., Emperor of Rome, was born at Sirmium in 317 A.D. By his father's will he inherited the Asiatic provinces and Egypt in 337. It is said that he ordered or permitted the massacre of his father's nephews, brother, etc. at the time of his accompany to the said that he was a said that he was cession. During nearly all his reign he was at war with the Persians, by whom he was often defeated. In 350 the revolt of Magnentius resulted in the death of Constans, Emperor of the West. Constantius turned his stans, Emperor of the West. Constantius turned his arms against Magnentius, whom he defeated at Mursa, on the Drave, in 351, and in Gaul in 353, after which he was master of the whole empire. In 355 he appointed his cousin Julian, Cæsar and commander in Gaul, and in 357 visited Rome for the first time. He favoured the Arians, and banished the orthodox bishops. Julian having heep proclaimed emperor by his care in Carl having been proclaimed emperor by his army in Gaul, Constantius was marching to attack him, when he died near Tarsus in 361, and was succeeded by Julian. His reputation is not high either for talents or for virtue.

See Eusebius, "Vita Constantii;" TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs;" Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Constantius III., Emperor of the West, a native of Illyria. His merit had raised him to the rank of general in 411 A.D. He married Placidia, sister of Honorius, who in 421 gave him the title of Augustus and received him as a partner in the empire. He died in 421, leaving a son, who became Valentinian III.

See TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs;" LE BEAU, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Constanzo, (Angelo.) See Costanzo, di. Contades, de, deh kon'tåd', (Louis George Erasme,) MARQUIS, born in 1704, became a marshal in 1758, and commanded in Germany, where he took several fortified towns, but was defeated at Minden in 1759, and was soon recalled. Died in 1795.

See DE COURCELLES, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français."

Contamine, deh, deh kon'ta'men', (Théodore,) Vicomte, a French general, born at Givet (Ardennes) in He took part in the battle of Trafalgar, (1805.) 1773. He to Died in 1845.

Contant, kon'tôn', (PAUL,) a French botanist and poet, born about 1570, established a botanic garden at Poitiers. He described the plants and animals which he had collected, in a poem called "Jardin et Cabinet

poétique," (1609.) Died in 1632.

Contant d'Ivry, kôn'tôn' dèv're', (PIERRE,) an eminent French architect, born at Ivry-sur Seine in 1698, studied design under Watteau. He designed the church of Conde in Flanders, that of Saint-Waast at Arras, and the greater part of the Palais Royal of Paris. His plans for the church of the Madeleine were adopted; but he

died before it was finished, in 1777.

Contant d'Orville, kon'tôn' don'vèl', (André Guillaume,) a French littérateur, born in Paris about 1730.

He published an "Account of the Different Nations," etc.,

(6 vols., 1772) and other works. Died about 1800.

Contarini, kon-tå-ree'nee, a noble family of Venice, which has produced many doges, senators, etc. Do-MENICO was doge from 1043 to 1071. GIACOMO was doge from 1275 to 1280. ANDREA CONTARINI was chosen to that office in 1367. About 1380 the Genoese, having taken Chiozza, threatened the existence of the Venetian state which Contarini early in the total based in the teach has decisions state, which Contarini saved in that year by a decisive state, which Contains saved in the victory. He died in 1382, aged about eighty. Domenico II. became doge in 1659, when the republic was at war with the Turks for the possession of Candia. The celewith the Turks for the possession of Candia. The celebrated siege of Candia ended in the capitulation of the Venetians in 1667, after the Turks had lost 100,000 men.

See DARU, "Histoire de Venise;" Sismondi, "Histoire des Ré publiques Italiennes."

Contarini, (AMBROGIO,) a Venetian senator and traveller, was sent in 1473 as ambassador to the King of Persia. Passing through Poland, Russia, etc., he found the king at Ispahân and made a treaty with him. Having returned to Venice in 1477, he published a curious journal of his mission. nal of his mission.

Contarini, (GASPARO,) CARDINAL, born of a noble family at Venice in 1483. He was employed as negotiator in important missions, and was made a cardinal in 1535. He wrote treatises on the "Immortality of the Soul," and other works. Died in 1542.

See Daru, "Histoire de Venise;" L. BECCATELLI, "Vita de Cardinale G. Contarini," 1746.

Contarini, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian painter of history and portraits, born at Venice in 1549, was an imitator of Titian. He excelled in the adornment of arches and ceilings. He worked in Germany for the emperor Rodolph II. Died in 1605.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Contarini, (VINCENZO,) born at Venice in 1577, became professor of eloquence at Padua at the age of twenty-six. He published a volume of "Various Read-ings of Classic Authors," and a few other works. Died in 1617

Contat, kòn'tả', (Louise,) a popular French actress, born in Paris in 1760; died in 1813.

Conte. See LECONTE.
Conté, kôn'tà', (NICOLAS JACQUES,) a French painter, chemist, and mechanician, born in Normandy in 1755.
In 1798 he followed the French army to Egypt, where he rendered great services, as artist and savant, in the invention or fabrication of arms, tools, machines, etc. Having returned to France, he was selected to direct the execution of the great work on Egypt published by the Egyptian Commission. He invented a machine by which he engraved with surprising facility. Died in 1803.

See E. F. JOMARD, "Vie, Travaux et Services de N. J. Conté," 1852: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Conte, del, del kon'tà, (JACOPINO,) a skilful portrait-painter, born at Florence in 1502, worked in Rome, where he painted several popes and princes. Died in 1598. See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Contessa, kon-tes'så, (KARL WILHELM SALICE,) a German novelist, born at Hirschberg in 1777, wrote, besides other novels, "The Talisman," (1810.) Died in 1825.

His brother Christian, born in 1767, was the author of several tales and dramas in verse. He died in Berlin

in 1825.

Conti, kon'tee, (ANTONIO SCHINELLA,) ABBÉ, an Italian poet and philosopher, born at Padua in 1677, removed to Venice in 1699, and became a priest. In 1715 he was admitted, through the influence of Newton, into the Royal Society of London. He studied sciences and philosophy in Paris for several years. He was one of the Italian authors who contributed most to impress a phi-losophic character on the literature of his country. In 1739 he published the first volume of his works, which were designed to form a grand treatise on the Beautiful, conformed to the doctrine of Plato. It comprised a philosophic poem, entitled "The Sphere of Venus," ("Il Globo di Venere.") Died at Padua in 1749.

See MAZZUCHELLI, "Biografia degli Uomini illustri;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Conti, (GIOVANNI FRANCESCO,) sometimes called, in Latin, QUINTIA'NUS STO'A, an Italian author, born at Quinzano, near Brescia, in 1486. He wrote many and various works. Died in 1557.

See Cossando, "Vitæ Quintiani Stoæ," 1694: Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Conti, (M. Antonio.) See Majoragio. Conti, [Lat. De Comtr'ibus,] (Niccolò.) an Italian traveller, born in Venice, travelled twenty-five years, between 1419 and 1444, in India, China, and the Asiatic islands. The narrative of his travels in Ramusio's collection is commended.

Conti, (Noël,) [Lat. NATA'LIS CO'MES,] a learned Italian writer, born at Milan, lived in Venice. He was the author of Latin odes and epigrams, a "Treatise on Mythology," and a general history of his own time. Died about 1582.

Conti, de, deh kôn'te', (Armand de Bourbon—deh boor'bôn',) Prince, a brother of the great Condé, was born in Paris in 1629. In the frivolous civil war of the Fronde he commanded an army in opposition to Condé. He married a niece of Cardinal Mazarin. In 1654 he commanded in Guienne, and took two towns from the Spaniards. He wrote a tract against stage-plays. "He ought rather," says Voltaire, "to have written against civil wars." Died in 1666.

See CARDINAL DE RETZ, "Mémoires;" LA ROCHEFOUCAULD, "Mémoires."

Conti, de, (François Louis de Bourbon,) Prince, a French general, son of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1664. He became so renowned for his courage and his admirable personal and mental endowments that he was elected King of Poland in 1697; but Augustus of Saxony, chosen by another party, obtained possession. He distinguished himself at Steenkerke in 1698. In consequence He disof the jealousy or prejudice of the king, he did not obtain command of an army until 1709. He died in the same year, as he was about to open the campaign in Flanders. Saint-Simon, who is sparing of praise, represents him as "the delight of the world and the court, the idol of the soldiers, and the hero of the officers."

See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Saint-Simon, "Mémoires;" "Journal de Dangeau."

Conti, de, (Louise Marguerite de Lorraine—deh lo'ran',) Princess, a French lady, distinguished for her wit and talents, born in 1577. She was a daughter of Henry, Duke of Guise, and became the wife of a Prince of Conti, after whose death (1614) she was married secretly to Marshal Bassompierre. She wrote a "History of the Argura of Harry IV". cretly to Marshal Bassompierre. She wrote a of the Amours of Henry IV." Died in 1631.

See Bassompierre, "Journal;" Tallemant des Réaux, "Historiettes de la Princesse de Conti."

Conti, de', da kon'tee, (Giusto,) an Italian poet and orator, surnamed DA VAL MONTONE, (da val mon-to'na,) from the place of his birth, near Rome, is considered one of the most faithful imitators of Petrarch. Died in 1449. A volume of his poems, entitled "The Beautiful Hand," ("La bella Mano,") in honour of the beautiful hand of the lady whose praises the poet sang, was published in 1472. See GINGUENÉ, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie."

Contile, kon-tee'là, (Luca,) an Italian writer, born at Cetone, near Sienna, in 1506. He published a volume of poems, ("Rime," 1560.) several comedies in prose, and other works. Died in 1574.

Contreras, de, dà kon-trā'rās, (Hieronimo,) a Spanish poet and novelist, born in Andalusia, lived about

1600. He was appointed historiographer by Philip II. Among his works is "Selva de Aventuras."

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Contri, kon'tree, (ANTONIO,) an Italian painter of landscapes and flowers, born at Ferrara about 1680, settled at Cremona. He is the reputed inventor of the

art of transferring frescos to canvas. Died in 1732.
Contucoi, kon-toot'chee, (ANDREA,) called also Sansovino, (san-so-vee'no,) an eminent Italian sculptor and architect, born at Sansovino, in Tuscany, in 1460. He worked at Florence and Rome, and became one of the first sculptors of his age. His figures of the Virgin and Child, in Rome, were much admired. He built a palace for the King of Portugal, and other edifices. Died in 1529. See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters, Sculptors," etc.

Con'way, (HENRY SEYMOUR,) FIELD-MARSHAL, an English general and statesman, second son of the first Lord Conway, was born in 1720. He was aide-de-camp to the Duke of Cumberland at Culloden in 1746. As lieutenant-general, he commanded in Germany in 1761. From 1765 to 1768 he was secretary of state in the Whig cabinet. In 1782 he became commander-in-chief of the army, and made in Parliament a motion to terminate hostilities against the United States, in allusion to which Burke remarked, "All England, all America, joined in his applause." "He was," says Macaulay, "versed in the learning of his profession, and personally courageous, but wanted vigour and capacity." Died in 1795. Mrs. Damer the artist was his only child.

Conway, (Hugh.) See Fargus. Con'way, (Thomas,) a native of Ireland, removed in 1777 to America, and served a short time in the republican army. He was a partisan of General Gates, and a secret enemy of Washington.

Conybeare, kun'e-bair, (John,) an eminent English theologian, born near Exeter in 1692. He became Dean of Christ Church in 1732, and Bishop of Bristol in 1750. He published an admired "Defence of Revealed Religion," in answer to Tindal, and a number of sermons, which had a high reputation. Died in 1755.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Conybeare, (John Josias,) an English antiquary and dergyman, born in London in 1779. He obtained the professorship of Anglo-Saxon at Oxford in 1807, and that of poetry in 1812. He was a canon in the cathedral of York. He published "Illustrations of Anglo-Saxon Poetry," and other learned works. Died in 1824. Conybeare, (Rev. WILLIAM DANIEL,) Dean of Llandaff, a distinguished English geologist and divine, born pear London in 1824.

near London in 1787. He graduated at Oxford in 1811, and was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1819. He graduated at Oxford in 1811, He discovered the Plesiosaurus, an antediluvian mon-ster, and rendered important services to the science of geology by his writings on the coal-fields and other strata of Britain. He published, in conjunction with W. Phillips #Outlines of the Coallips, "Outlines of the Geology of England and Wales." In 1839 he preached the Bampton Lectures.

appointed Dean of Llandaff in 1845. Died in 1857.

Conybeare, (Rev. W. J.,) a son of the preceding, was a Fellow of Trinity College, Cambridge, and principal of the Collegiate Institution, Liverpool. In 1850-54 he and J. S. Howson produced the "Life and Epistles of Saint Paul," which is highly esteemed. He is said to have translated nearly all the Epistles in this book. He also published some Essays, and Sermons preached in the Chapel Royal, Whitehall, in 1844. Died in 1857. See "North British Review" for February, 1854.

Conz or Konz, konts, (KARL PHILIPP.) a German poet, born in Würtemberg in 1762, was professor at Tübingen. Among his works is "Conradin," a tragedy. Died in 1827.

Cooghen or Kooghen, van der, van der ko'Hen, (LEONARD,) a Dutch painter and engraver, born at Haar-lem in 1610; died in 1681.

Cook, kook, (Charles,) a British missionary in France

other periodicals. A volume of her poems and songs published in 1840 was received with favour. In 1849 she began to publish "Eliza Cook's Journal," which was continued several years. Among her popular productions are "The Old Arm-Chair" and "Home in the Heart."

Cook, (George,) a Scottish historical writer and theo-

logian, born at Saint Andrew's about 1780, published a "History of the Reformation in Scotland," (3 vols., 1811.) a "History of the Church of Scotland," (3 vols., 1815.) and other works. Died in 1845.

Cook, (Captain James,) a celebrated English circumnavigator, born of poor parents at Marton, Yorkshire, in 1728. He followed the sea, in the coal-trade, for several reast and had attained the position of mate when in years, and had attained the position of mate, when in 1755 he entered the royal navy as a volunteer. He served as master of a sloop at the capture of Quebec by Wolfe in 1759, and displayed great skill in the formation of a chart of the river from Quebec to the sea. In 1764 he was chosen marine surveyor of Newfoundland. Four years later he was selected to command a vessel sent by government to the South Pacific to observe the transit of Venus and make discoveries in geography and other sciences. He sailed in August, 1768, stopped at Tahiti to observe the transit, explored the east coast of Australia and attention to the coast of Australia and tralia, and, returning by the Cape of Good Hope, reached home in June, 1771, having performed his mission with ability and success. In 1772 he was again sent, in the Resolution and Adventure, to search for a Southern continent. He circumnavigated the globe in high southern tinent. He circumnavigated the globe in high southern latitudes without finding the Terra Australis; but he discovered a large island, which he named New Caledonia. The most southern point he reached was 71°, where his progress was arrested by ice. He arrived at Portsmouth in July, 1775, and published a Journal of his voyage, (2 vols., 1777,) which is a model of simplicity and precision. He had given proof of remarkable courage, sagacity, and nautical skill in this enterprise. In 1776 he was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society, which gave him the Copley Medal for his services in preserving the health of his crew. He sailed the same year on a third voyage, in search of He sailed the same year on a third voyage, in search of a northern passage between the Atlantic and Pacific. In 1778 he discovered the Sandwich Islands, explored Behring Strait, and advanced northward as far as the 70th degree. He returned to winter in the Sandwich Islands. One of the ship's boats having been stolen by the natives of Hawaii, Captain Cook went ashore with a few of his men to recover it. The violent resistance of the natives caused him to retreat towards his boat; and, after firing in self-defence, he and four of his men were killed on the

In self-defelice, he and four of his men shore, February 14, 1779.

See A. Kippis, "Life of Captain James Cook," 1788; George Younc, "Life and Voyages of Captain J. Cook," 1836; HARTLEY COLREIDER, "Lives of Distinguished Northerns," vol. iii.; VAN TENAC, "Histoire générale de la Marine;" J. H. WIEDMANN, "Leben und Schicksale des Capitâns J. Cook," 2 vols., 1789-90.

Cook, (JOHN,) an American officer, born in Saint Clair county, Illinois, in 1825. He commanded a brigade at Fort Donelson, and became a brigadier-general in 1862. Cooke, köök, (Sir Anthony,) an English scholar,

grandfather of Lord Bacon, born about 1506, was eminent for learning and virtue. He was appointed tutor of Edward VI. As a Protestant, he was exiled during

of Edward VI. As a Protestant, he was exiled during the reign of Mary, and returned home about 1558. Died in 1576. His daughters were noted for their classical acquirements. Mildred was married to Lord Burleigh, Anne to Sir Nicholas Bacon, the father of Lord Bacon, and Elizabeth to the son of the Earl of Bedford.

Cooke, (Benjamin,) an English musical composer and organist, born in London in 1739, was a pupil of Pepusch. From 1752 to 1789 he was conductor of the Academy of Ancient Music. In 1762 he was appointed organist of Westminster Abbey. He composed anthems and other admired pieces of sacred music, and several popular glees, among which are "How Sleep the Brave," "In the Merry Month of May," etc. Died in 1793.

Cooke, (George,) a skilful English engraver, born in London in 1781. He engraved numerous landscapes and scenes on the coast of England, and in partnership

and scenes on the coast of England, and in partnership with his brother, William B., published several illustrated works, among which is "The Southern Coast of England." Died in 1834.

Cooke, (Sir George,) a British officer, born in 1767, served in the Peninsula in 1811, 1812, and 1813, and became a major-general. He commanded a division of the Guards at Waterloo, where he lost his right arm

66 I

Died in 1837.

Cooke, (George Frederick,) a popular English actor, was born in Westminster in 1755. He made his début at the Haymarket, in London, in 1778, soon after which he went to Dublin, where he performed with great success for many years. In 1800 he returned to London, and acted Richard III., Iago, etc. with great applause. For several years Cooke and J. Kemble were the chief favourites of the London stage. In 1810 he crossed the ocean to New York, where he died in 1812. His death was heatened by intermenance. was hastened by intemperance.

See "Memoirs of the Life of George Frederick Cooke," by WILLIAM DUNLAP, 1813.

Cooke, (GEORGE WINGROVE,) a British lawyer and writer, born in 1814, edited a "Life of Lord Shaftesbury," (1836,) and wrote "Memoirs of Lord Bolingbroke," (2 vols., 1835.) a "History of Party," (2d edition, 1840.) which is commended, and several legal treatises, (1844–52.) After a visit to China in 1857, he published "China and Lower Bengal." Died in 1865.

Cooke or Cook, (Henry,) an English painter, born in 1642, was a pupil of Salvator Rosa. He was employed by the king to restore the cartoons of Raphael.

Died in 1700.

See WALPOLE, "Anecdotes of Painting in England."

Cooke, kook, (John Esten,) a novelist and lawyer, son of John Rodgers Cooke, noticed below, was born at Winchester, Virginia, in 1830. He contributed to several periodicals, and published, besides other works, "Leather Stocking and Silk," (1854,) "The Virginia Comedians," "The Last of the Foresters," "Out of the Foam," and "Stories of the Old Dominion."

Cooke, (JOHN RODGERS,) an American lawyer, born in Bermuda in 1788. He practised with distinction in Virginia for many years. In 1829 he was associated in Berinuda in 1700.

Virginia for many years. In 1829 he was associated with John Marshall and Ex-President Madison in the committee which drafted the Constitution of Virginia.

Died in 1854.

Cooke, (PHILIP PENDLETON,) an American poet, son of the preceding, was born at Martinsburg, Virginia, in 1816. He graduated at Princeton, New Jersey, and studied law. He wrote, besides other poems, "Florence Vane," "Rosa Lee," and "Chevalier Merlin." He contributed to the "Southern Literary Messenger." Died in 1850.

Cooke, (PHILIP SAINT GEORGE,) an officer, a brother of John Rodgers, noticed above, was born in Virginia in 1809. He defeated the Comanches in New Mexico in 1855, and had a high command in Kansas about 1857. He atterwards served against the Mormons, but retired from active service in 1873.

Cooke, (THOMAS,) an English poet, born at Braintree about 1705. He composed the "Battle of the Poets," a poem, and translated Hesiod and Plautus. Pope, whom he had offended in his writings, avenged himself on him in the "Dunciad." Died in 1756.

Cooke, (WILLIAM,) a poet of considerable merit, born at Cork, became a resident of London and adopted the at cork, occame a resident of London and adopted the profession of author. His poem entitled the "Art of Living in London" was received with favour, and was followed by a prose "Essay on the Elements of Dramatic Criticism." In 1796 he produced an admired didactic poem, entitled "Conversation," which is his principal work. Died in 1824

principal work. Died in 1824.

Cooke, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English lawyer, born in London in 1757. About 1786 he published a "System of Bankrupt Laws," which was long the standard upon

the subject, but is now obsolete. Died in 1832.

Cooke, (WILLIAM FOTHERGILL,) an Englishman, born in Middlesex in 1806, was a partner of Professor Wheatstone, and constructed the first magnetic telegraph in England, in 1838-39. In 1869 he received the honour of knighthood. Died in 1879.

Cookesley, (Rev. WILLIAM GIFFORD,) an English classical scholar, born in Kent in 1802. He euited Pindar, (1842-49,) and published some essays.

Cookman, kook'man, (GEORGE G.,) an eloquent Methodist divine, born in Kingston-upon-Hull, England, in 1800, came to America in 1821. He was twice elected chaplain to Congress. In March, 1841, he embarked for Europe in the ocean-steamer President, which was never afterwards heard of.

Cookson, köök'son, (George,) an English general, born in Hampshire in 1760. He directed the artillery

at the siege of Aboukir about 1798, and took part in the Walcheren expedition in 1809. In 1830 he was promoted to the rank of lieutenant-general. Died in 1835. Coo'ley, (Thomas,) an Irish architect, born in 1740. He designed the Royal Exchange of Dublin, one of the noblest edifices of that city, erected about 1770. He was the first architect of the "Four Courts," which he did not live to finish. Died in 1784.

the first architect of the "Four Courts," which he did not live to finish. Died in 1784.

Coolhaas, köl'håss, (Caspar,) a German Protestant theologian, born at Cologne in 1536; died in 1615.

Coomans, ko'måns or ko'môn', (Jean Baptiste Nicolas,) a Belgian writer, born at Brussels in 1813. He edited the "Journal of Brussels" from 1841 to 1845, and the "Courier of Antwerp" from 1845 to 1848. He published a "History of Belgium," (1836,) and other works. His brother, Pierre Olivier Joseph, born in 1816, gained distinction as a painter of history, genre, etc.

Coombe, koom, (William,) an ingenious English writer, born at Bristol in 1741. Having spent a handsome fortune in fashionable dissipation, he was reduced to the necessity of writing for a subsistence. He excelled in humour and satire, and published several successful

in humour and satire, and published several successful works, namely, "The Diaboliad," a poem, "The Dance of Life," "Tour of Dr. Syntax in Search of the Picturesque," and "Tour of Dr. Syntax in Search of a Wife." The last two are in verse. Died in 1822.

See R. HAWKER, "Life of William Coombe," 1802.

See R. HAWKER, "Life of William Coombe," 1802.

CooninxIoo, de, deh kō'ninks-lō', written also ConigsIoo and ConingsIoo, (GILLES,) an eminent Flemish landscape-painter, born at Antwerp in 1544. After working some years in Paris, he settled in Antwerp, and was transferd by the King of Spain and the emperor. "He patronized by the King of Spain and the emperor. "He was," says the "Biographie Universelle," "the greatest landscape-painter of his time."

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Cooper, (Anthony Ashley.) See Shaftesbury,

Coo'per, (Sir ASTLEY PASTON,) a celebrated English surgeon, was born at Brooke, in Norfolk, in 1768. He went in 1784 to London, where he studied under Mr. Cline, who in 1791 employed him as assistant in his lectures. In 1792 he attended lectures in Paris. was chosen surgeon of Guy's Hospital in 1800, and a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1805. His reputation was greatly extended by the publication of his work on Hernia, (1804–07,) and a few years later he had acquired an immense practice. His annual income is said to have amounted to £21,000. He was employed by George IV. in 1820, and was made a baronet in 1821. In 1822 he published an important work "On Dislocations and Fractures." He was appointed surgeon to the king in 1828. He published the "Anatomy and Diseases of the Breast," and other works. Died in 1841.

See B. B. COOPER, "Life of Sir Astley P. Cooper," 1843; "London Quarterly Review" for March, 1843; "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1849; C. Coen, "Biografia scientifica di Sir A. Cooper," Venice, 1841; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cooper, (Bransby B.,) a nephew of the preceding, born about 1792, was for many years surgeon to Guy's Hospital. He published "Lectures on Anatomy," and "The Principles and Practice of Surgery," (1851,) and a "Life of Sir Astley P. Cooper," (1843.) Died in 1853.

Coo'per, (JAMES,) an American general and Senator, born in Frederick county, Maryland, about 1810. He studied law, settled in Pennsylvania, and was elected to Congress as a Whig about 1840. He represented Pennsylvania in the Senate of the United States from 1849 to 1855. He became a brigadier-general of the Union to 1855. He became a brigadier-general of the Union army in 1861, and served in several actions. He died at Columbus, Ohio, in March, 1863.

Cooper, (James Fenimore,) a popular American novelist, born at Burlington, New Jersey, in September, 1789, was a son of Judge William Cooper. His mother's in 1791. He conducted with success various industrial

maiden name was Fenimore. About 1790 his father settled at Cooperstown, which he founded on the shore of Lake Otsego, New York, where he owned a large tract of land, then covered with forests and lying on the frontier of civilization. He entered Yale College in 1802, remained there about three years, and became a midshipman in the navy in 1806. Having retired from the navy in 1811, he married Susan De Lancey, of New York, a sister of Bishop De Lancey. His first literary production was "Precaution," a novel, (1819,) which was inferior to his later works. He published next "The Spy, a Tale of the Neutral Ground," founded on incidents connected with the Revolutionary war, which maiden name was Fenimore. About 1790 his father set-Spy, a Tale of the Neutral Ground," founded on incidents connected with the Revolutionary war, which was very successful and was republished in many parts of Europe. It was translated into several languages. "He has the high praise," says the "North American Review," "and will have, we may add, the future glory, of having struck into a new path,—of having opened a mine of exhaustless wealth. In a word, he has laid the foundations of American romance." In 1823 he produced "The Pioneers" and "The Pilot," which were also very popular. His next novels were "Lionel Lincoln" and "The Last of the Mohicans," (1826,) in which Indian life and character were well represented. During a visit and "The Last of the Monicans," (1826), in which Indian life and character were well represented. During a visit to Europe he published "The Prairie," (1827,) "The Red Rover," (1827,) "The Wept of Wish-ton-Wish," (1829,) "The Bravo," (1831,) and other works. Alluding to his admirable delineations of life at sea in the "Pilot" and the "Red Rover," the "Edinburgh Review" says, with the "The propriet of the sea has been accorded to him by and the "Red Rover," the "Edinburgh Review" says, "The empire of the sea has been conceded to him by acclamation." He satirized the foibles of his own countrymen in "The Monikins," (1835.) "Homeward Bound," (1838.) and "Home as Found," (1838.) which were not so popular as his former works. In 1839 he published a "History of the Navy of the United States," which is a work of much labour and some merit. Among his later works are "The Pathfinder," (1840.) "The Deerslayer," (1841.) "Wing and Wing," (1842.) "Wyandotte," (1843.) "Afloat and Ashore," (1844.) "The Chain-Bearer," (1845.) "Oak Openings," (1848.) and "The Ways of the Hour," (1850.) He died at Cooperstown in September, 1851. "His writings," says William H. Prescott, "are instinct with the spirit of nationality. In his productions every American must take an honest pride. For surely no one has can must take an honest pride. For surely no one has succeeded like Cooper in the portraiture of American character, or has given such glowing and eminently truth-ful pictures of American scenery." "The same sort of magical authority over the spirit of romance," says the "North American Review" for July, 1826, "which belongs in common to Scott, Radcliffe, Walpole, and our countryman Brown, is, for us at least, possessed by this writer in an eminent degree." "We consider Mr. Cooper," says the same authority, (April, 1831,) "as possessing in a very high degree the first qualification to which we have adverted,—that of power in description. . . . It is, however, most strikingly displayed in one department, in which no-body has preceded him or has yet attempted to become his rival. Whatever opinion may be entertained of his success in other respects, all will agree that his boldest and most triumphant march is on the mountain wave. He treads the deck with the same conscious pride with which the Highland outlaw stood upon his native heath." "He wrote for mankind at large," says W. C. Bryant: "hence it is that he has earned a fame wider than any [American] author of modern times. The creations of his genius shall survive through centuries to

come, and only perish with our language,"

See Griswold, "Prose Writers of America;" "London Quarterly
Review" for October, 1816 and 1837; "North American Review" for
July, 1822, July, 1826, July, 1828, January, 1838, January, 1832, and
October, 1859; "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. i.; AlLibone's "Dictionary of Authors;" "Atlantic
Monthly," January, 1862.

Cooper, (JOHN GILBERT,) an English writer, born in Nottinghamshire in 1723, was educated at Cambridge. His principal works are "The Power of Harmony," a poem, (1745,) a "Life of Socrates," (1749,) and "Letters on Taste," (1754,) which are commended for splendour of style and imagery. Died in 1769.

Cooper, (Peter,) a benevolent and enterprising

COPE

enterprises on a large scale. He founded in his native city the "Cooper Institute," devoted to the instruction and improvement of the working-classes, at a cost of

more than 500,000 dollars. Died in 1883.

Cooper, (RICHARD,) a painter, called "the British Poussin," studied in Italy, and excelled in landscapes.

Died after 1806.

Cooper, (RICHARD,) an English designer and engraver, born in 1730, studied in Paris under Le Bas. Among his works is a "View of Saint Peter's, at Rome."

Died about 1820.

Cooper, (SAMUEL,) an eminent English miniaturepainter, born in London in 1609. He was a pupil of his uncle, John Hoskins. He surpassed all the artists in his line during the Commonwealth and the reign of Charles II., and painted an admirable portrait of Cromwell, which was engraved by Vertue. He visited France, where he painted many celebrated men. His works are still highly prized. Died in 1672.

See WALPOLE, "Anecdotes of Painting."

Cooper, (SAMUEL,) D.D., an eminent American divine, born in Boston in 1725, graduated at Harvard in 1743, and in 1746 succeeded his father as pastor of the church in Brattle Street, Boston. He soon became known as in Brattle Street, Boston. He soon became known as one of the most accomplished orators and scholars in New England. He was intimate with Franklin and Adams, and an influential patriot in the Revolution. He was active in establishing in Boston the American Academy of Arts and Sciences, of which he was chosen the first vice-president in 1780. Died in 1783.

Cooper, (SAMUEL,) an American general, born in the State of New York about 1795, graduated at West Point in 1815. He obtained the rank of captain in 1836, and served in the Mexican war as assistant adjutant-general, 1846-47. In 1852 he became adjutant-general, with the rank of colonel. He resigned his commission in March, 1861, and offered his services to Jefferson Davis, who appointed him adjutant-general. He held throughout the civil war the rank of full general,—the highest in the

Confederate army.

See "Southern Generals," (anonymous,) New York, 1865.

Cooper, (SAMUEL,) a distinguished surgeon and medical writer of London, was born about 1780. He published, in 1807, "First Lines of the Practice of Surgery," which passed through seven or more editions. He after wards produced a "Dictionary of Practical Surgery," (1809,) and other professional works. Died in 1848.

(1809,) and other professional works. Died in 1848. Cooper, (SUSAN FENIMORE,) an American authoress, a daughter of James Fenimore Cooper, was born about 1825. In 1850 she published an attractive and popular work entitled "Rural Hours." Among her other productions is "Rhyme and Reason of Country Life," (1854.) Cooper or Cou'per, (Thomas,) a learned English divine and eminent preacher, born at Oxford about 1517, became Bishop of Lincoln in 1570, and of Winchester in 1584. He published some sermons, an "Epitome of Chronicles," and a valuable "Latin Dictionary." Died in 1504.

Cooper, (THOMAS,) a natural philosopher and lawyer, born in London in 1759, emigrated with his friend Dr. Priestley to America about 1792. He was a zealous and active Democrat, and wrote political essays, etc. In 1820 he became president of Columbia College, South Carolina, where he was also professor of chemistry.

Died in 1840.

Cooper, (THOMAS ABTHORPE,) an English tragedian, born in 1776, performed with success in England and America. Died in Pennsylvania in 1849.

Cooper, (Thomas Sidney,) an English painter of animals, was born at Canterbury in 1803. He rose from a humble position, and acquired the art of drawing almost without the aid of masters. About 1820 he began to paint scenery for the theatre of Canterbury. Having studied the works of the Dutch and Flemish schools, he devoted himself to animal-painting with great success. His favourite subjects are cattle and sheep. He was chosen an associate of the Royal Academy in 1845, and a Royal Academician in 1867. He has founded and endowed a school of art at Canterbury.

See "Autobiographic Memoir" in the "Art Journal" for Novem-

Coopmans, kōp'māns, (GADSO,) a Dutch physician, son of George, noticed below, born in 1746, was professor at Franeker, Kiel, and Copenhagen. He wrote a Latin poem of merit on the small-pox, "Varis, sive Carmen de Variolis." Died at Amsterdam in 1810.

Coopmans, (GEORGE,) a distinguished Dutch physician, born at Makkum in 1717, published a work entitled "Neurologia," (1789.) Died in 1800.

Coornhert. See Cornhert.

Coote, kööt, (Sir Charles,) an Irish judge, who pro-

Coote, kööt, (Sir Charles,) an Irish judge, who promoted the restoration of Charles II. in 1660, and was made Earl of Montrath. Died in 1661.

Coote, (Sir Eyre,) a British general, born in Ireland in 1726. He distinguished himself at the battle of Plassey, in India, in 1757. Returning to England in 1762, he was thanked by the Commons for the capture of Pondicherry. In 1780 he was appointed a member of the supreme council, and commander-in-chief of the army in Bengal. In that year he completely defeated Hyder Ali at Porto Novo. Died near Madras in 1783.

Cootwyk, köt'ñik, sometimes written Cootwich.

Cootwyk, köt'ŵīk, sometimes written Cootwich, (John,) a Dutch traveller, born at Utrecht. He travelled in France, Italy, Syria, Palestine, etc., and published in 1619 an account of those countries.

Cop, kop, (Guillaume,) a Swiss physician, born at Bâle, finished his studies in Paris, and graduated in 1495. He was successively chief physician of Louis XII. and of Francis I. Though he published no original work, he rendered great services to medical science by his translations of Hippocrates, and of Galen's "Treatise on the Causes and Differences of Diseases and Symptoms."

Died in 1532.

Cope, (Sir Anthony,) an English scholar, was the author of a "History of Annibal and Scipio," (1544.)

Died in 1551.
Cope, (CHARLES WEST,) an English historical painter, born at Leeds about 1812, was the son of a drawing-master. He studied in the Royal Academy, in which he began to exhibit in 1831. His cartoon of "The First Trial by Jury" gained a prize of three hundred pounds awarded by the Royal Commission of the Fine Arts in 1843. After that date he painted with success several frescoes in the House of Lords. Among his chief oil-paintings are "Lear and Cordelia," (1850,) and "Othello relating his Adventures," (1853.) He was elected Royal Academician in 1848, and from 1867 to 1874 was Professor of Painting at the Royal Academy.

Cope, (Henry,) an Irish physician, who lived about 1690-1740, studied under Boerhaave at Leyden, and practised with success in Dublin.

Cope, (Sir John,) a British general, the time and place of whose birth are unknown. He was commander-in-chief of the army in Scotland when the rebellion of 1745 began. At the first approach of the Pretender's army, Cope retired from the Highlands southward. The rebels took Edinburgh, and a few days later routed the king's army at Prestonpans, September, 1745. General Cope was much censured for his conduct on this occasion, and was superseded in the command. Died in 1760.

Cope, (THOMAS PYM,) a distinguished merchant of Philadelphia, born in Lancaster county, Pennsylvania, August 26, 1768. His parents were "Friends," and he was educated in the principles of that society. He commenced business in Philadelphia in 1790. In 1807 he built his first ship, which he named in honour of his stative county. Lancaster. In 1821 he established the native county, Lancaster. In 1821 he established the first regular line of packet-ships between Philadelphia and Liverpool. This line, we may remark in passing, was sustained through all those adverse circumstances which for a time threatened the destruction of the foreign commerce of Philadelphia, and continued in full vigour until the breaking out of the civil war. When Thomas P. Cope retired from business, it passed into the hands of his sons, (Henry and Alfred Cope,) and afterwards into those of the Cope Brothers, (Francis and Thomas P., sons of Henry Cope.)

To the foresight, liberality, and indefatigable energy of Thomas P. Cope, Philadelphia was principally indebted for her first abundant supply of pure water from the Schuylkill, before her increasing population rendered

the present extensive water-works a necessity. water was pumped from the river by means of a steamwater was pumped from the river by means of a steam-engine, and conveyed to a reservoir in a building at the intersection of Broad and High Streets, whence it was distributed by pipes to different parts of the city. This plan was first carried into operation in 1801. Mr. Cope was for many years president of the Board of Trade of Philadelphia; he was also one of the originators and principal promoters of the Mercantile Library, of which he was president for more than a quarter of a century he was president for more than a quarter of a century. He closed his long and useful life November 22, 1854, leaving a high character for spotless integrity as well as for commercial ability. EDWARD D. COPE, an eminent naturalist, author of the "Origin of Genera," "Extinct Batrachia and Reptilia of North America," etc., is a grandson of Thomas P. Cope, and a son of Alfred Cope. See Hunt's "Lives of American Merchants," vol. i.

Copeland, kop'land, (THOMAS,) an English surgeon, born about 1780, practised in London, and published several professional works. Died in 1855.

Copernic. See Copernicus.

Co-per'ni-cus or Koper'nicus, the Latinized form of Kopernik or Copernic, [Fr. pron. ko'per'nek',] written also Zepernic and Zopernic, (NICHOLAS,) a celebrated astronomer, the author of the Copernican System, was born, according to the best authorities, at Thorn, in Prussia, in February, 1473. After learning Greek and Latin at home, he pursued his studies at Cracow, where he gave attention to philosophy, medicine, mathematics, design, and astronomy. At the age of twenty-three he visited Italy, formed an intimacy with Regiomontanus, and obtained at Rome a chair of mathematics, which he filled with high reputation for a few years. Having returned to his native land, he was appointed canon of Frauenburg by his uncle, the Bishop of Warmia. Thenceforth his time was spent in his religious services, in astronomical studies, and in gratuitous visits to the poor who required medical aid.

Observing the complexity and discordance of the systems of astronomy then received, he began to com-pare them with each other and with the celestial processes of nature, in order to found a system more simple, symmetrical, and stable. He knew that the Pythagoreans favoured the theory that the sun was the centre of the system, and that Philolaus had given the earth a rotation on its axis in addition to its motion around the sun; but these sublime paradoxes were combated by ancient pre-judices, and were apparently negatived by the dictates of common sense. After he had adopted his own system, he spent many years in proving it by observations and calculations, and he then expounded his beautiful theory and discoveries, in a work entitled "The Revolutions of the Celestial Orbs," ("De Orbium Celestium Revolutionibus.") which appears to have been faished about tionibus,") which appears to have been finished about 1530. Although he was assured that he had solved the grandest problem which pertains to astronomy, he de-layed to publish his work, probably from a presentiment of the persecution which is reserved for great reformers and innovators. His theory, which he was careful to propound as a hypothesis, was accepted as true by several astronomers, and, after much persuasion on the part of his friends, he consented to print the work in 1543, with a dedication to the pope. While it was in the press at Nuremberg, he approached the end of his career; and he died on the same day that he received the first copy, May 24, 1543,) having only strength sufficient to touch it with his hand. The progress of his system, even among astronomers, was extremely slow, and the clergy and the masses were generally hostile to it. "The whole weight of Aristotle's name," says Hallam, "which in the sixteenth century not only biassed the judgment but engaged the passions, connected as it was with general orthodoxy and preservation of established systems, was thrown into the scale against Copernicus. It must be confessed that the strongest presumptions in favour of his system were not discovered by himself. One of the most remarkable passages in Copernicus is his conjecture that gravitation was not a central tendency, but an attraction common to matter, and probably extending to the heavenly bodies." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") It is proper to observe that the system

which bears his name has received important modifications since his time by the genius of Galileo, Newton, etc.

See Gassendi, "Vita Copernici," 1654; Percy, "Notice biographique sur Copernic," 1824; Sniadecki, "Discours sur N. Copernik," Marsaw, 1803; D. Szule, "Biographie de Kopernik," 1855; L. Prowe, "Zur Biographie von N. Copernicus," 1853; WESTPHAL, "N. Copernicus," Constance, 1822; Czynski, "Kopernik et ses Travaux," 1846; F. Arago, "Eloge de Copernic."

Cop'land, (JAMES,) an eminent Scottish physician,

Cop'land, (James,) an eminent Scottish physician, born at Deerness, in one of the Orkney Isles, in 1792, settled in London about 1818. He published, besides other works, an excellent "Dictionary of Practical Medicine," (3 vols., 1833-58,) a work of great labour and research. Died in July, 1870.

Copleston, kop'el-ston, (EDWARD,) D.D., an English bishop, born in Devonshire in 1776. He became a Fellow of Oriel College, Oxford, in 1795, and professor of poetry in the university in 1802. In 1813 he published, in elegant Latin, his "Academic Lectures," ("Prælectiones Academicæ,") which were much admired. He wrote an "Enquiry into the Doctrines of Predestination." wrote an "Enquiry into the Doctrines of Predestination," (1821.) In 1827 he was appointed Bishop of Llandaff, and Dean of Saint Paul's, London. Died in 1849.

See WILLIAM JAMES COPLESTON, "Memoirs of E. Copleston, with Selections from his Diary," etc., 1851; RICHARD WHATELY, "Remains of the late Edward Copleston," etc., 1854; "Fraser's Magazine" for September, 1851; "North British Review" for Feb-

ruary, 1852.

Cop'ley, (John Singleton,) an eminent historical painter, born at Boston, Massachusetts, in 1737. He is said to have had no instructor except nature. He exhibited at the Royal Academy of London, in 1760, a picture of a "Boy and Tame Squirrel," which was greatly admired. In 1774 he visited Italy, and in the next year became a resident of London, where he painted portraits and historical subjects with success. He was elected a member of the Royal Academy in 1783. "The Death of Lord Chatham" is one of his chief productions. He died in 1815, leaving a son, who became Lord Lyndhurst, and chancellor of England.

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Copley, (John S.) See Lyndhurst.

Coppetta. See BECCUTI.

Coq. See LECOQ.

Coqueau or Cocqueau, ko'ko', (CLAUDE PHILI-BERT,) a French architect, born at Dijon in 1755. He

was guillotined in 1794.

Coquebert de Montbret, kok'bair' deh mon'bra'.
(CHARLES ÉTIENNE,) BARON, a French mineralogist and botanist, born in Paris in 1755; died in 1831.

See SILVESTRE, "Notice sur le Baron Coquebert de Montbret,"

Coquelin, kok'lân', (CHARLES,) a French economist, born at Dunkirk in 1803, wrote, besides other works, one on "Credit and Banks," (1848.) Died in 1852.

See MOLINARI, "Notice sur C. Coquelin," 1853.

Coquereau, kok'ro', (FÉLIX,) a popular French preacher, born in 1808, published "Souvenirs of Saint

Coquerel, kok'rêl', (ATHANASE LAURENT CHARLES,) a French Protestant divine, born in Paris in 1795. He began to preach in Paris about 1830, and became eminent as a pulpit orator. He was elected in 1848 to the Constituent Assembly, in which he voted with the moderate republicans. His religious opinions were liberal. He published, besides other works, "Sacred Biography," (1837,) "Modern Orthodoxy," (1842,) and many volumes of sermons. Died in 1868.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" "Blackwood's Magazine" for May, 1838.

Coquerel, (CHARLES AUGUSTIN,) a brother of the preceding, born in Paris in 1797. He was one of the founders of the "Revue Britannique," and wrote a "History of English Literature," (1828.) Died in 1851.

Coques, kok, (GONZALES,) a Flemish miniature-painter, born at Antwerp in 1618. He imitated Van

Dyck with success, and acquired a high reputation by his portraits. He was employed by Charles I. of England, and other princes. Died about 1684.

See Descamps, "View des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Coquille, ko'kel' or ko'ke'ye, [Lat. CONCHYL'IUS,] (GUI,) Sieur de Romenay, a meritorious French jurist,

born at Decize about 1524. He advocated civil and re-ligious liberty in his writings, among which are a "Treat-ise on the Liberties of the Gallican Church," and several Latin poems. He was a friend of Lord Bacon and of Brantôme. Died in 1603.

See TAISAND, "Vies des Jurisconsultes."

See TAISAND, "Vies des Jurisconsuites.

Co'ram, (THOMAS,) a benevolent Englishman, born about 1668, was bred to the sea, and became captain of a merchant-vessel trading to the West Indies. He founded in 1740 a "Hospital for Exposed and Deserted Children." In 1756 Parliament voted £10,000 to the institution. The result was a great increase of the number

of infants exposed. Died in 1751.

Corancez, de, deh ko'rôn'sa', (Louis Alexandre Olivier,) a French littérateur and savant, born in Paris in 1770, was sent in 1802 as consul-general to Aleppo. He published a "Description of the Northern Part of Syria," and other esteemed works. Died in 1832.

Coras, de, deh ko'rās', (JACQUES,) a French poet,

Coras, de, deh ko'râs', (JACQUES,) a French poet, born at Toulouse in 1630, wrote "Jonas, or the Repentance of Nineveh," (1663.) Died in 1677.

Coras, de, (JEAN,) an eminent French jurist, born at Toulouse or Réalmont in 1513. He became chancellor to the Queen of Navarre, and judge in the parliament of Toulouse. Having joined the Protestants, he was killed at the Massacre of Saint Bartholonew in 1572. Among his works is one entitled "Miscellanies of Civil Law," ("Miscellanea Juris Civilis.")

Co'rax, [Gr. Kópaɛ,], a famous Sicilian orator, who flourished about 470 B.C. He was called the creator of the rhetorical art, and wrote a treatise on that subject,

the rhetorical art, and wrote a treatise on that subject,

Coray, ko'rà', written also Koray, and Korais, (DIA-MANT,) [Gr. Αδαμάντιος Κοραῆς,] an eminent modern Greek philologist and patriot, born at Smyrna in 1748. He made himself master of Greek and other languages. In 1782 he began to study medicine in Montpellier, and six years the began to study medicine in Montpeiner, and six years later removed to Paris. Resolving to devote himself to the freedom and regeneration of Greece by means of education, he published good editions of old Greek authors, with notes and translations, and some original political tracts. About 1802 the First Consul employed him to translate Strabo's "Geography." He died in 1833, with the reputation of one of the best Hellenists of his time and one of the influential restorate of Greek. of his time, and one of the influential restorers of Greek nationality. (See his "Autobiography," entitled "Βίος "Αδαμαντίου Κοραῆ παρὰ του ἰδίου," Paris, 1833.)

Corazzi, ko-răt'see, (ERCOLE,) an Italian mathematician and scientific writer, born at Bologna in 1689. He was professor of mathematics in Turin. Died in 1726.

Corbaux, kor-bō', (FANNY,) an English painter and author, born in 1812. She became a self-taught artist, with a view to support her parents, and painted por-traits and historical subjects with success. In 1830 she received the gold medal for a miniature portrait. She wrote dissertations on Hebrew archæology or Biblical

literature. Died in 1883.

Corpeil, (GILLES.) See ÆGIDIUS CORBOLIENSIS.

Cor'bet, (JOHN.) an English nonconformist minister,

born at Gloucester in 1620; died in 1680.

Corbet, (RICHARD,) an English poet and pulpit orator, born in Surrey in 1582, became a chaplain of James I. He was appointed Bishop of Oxford in 1629, and of Norwich in 1632. Though he was a partisan of the High Church, and required by Laud to act against the Puritans, he was respected for his moderation. He composed humorous poems, among which were a "Journey to France" and "Farewell to the Fairies." Died in 1635.

See "Retrospective Review," vol. xii., 1825.

Corbet, (WILLIAM,) a general, born in Ireland in 1781, served some years in the French army. He went to Greece in 1828, fought against the Turks, and obtained command of the Greek army. Died in 1842.

Corbière, kor be air', (EDOUARD,) a French novelist, born at Brest in 1793, was a naval officer in his youth. He published "The Banian," (1835,) "The Slaver," and

interior. He retired from office with Ville's 1828. Died in 1853.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Restoration." He retired from office with Villèie in January,

Corbiere, di, de kor-be-ā'ra, (Pietro,) an Italian priest, who, by the authority of the emperor Louis of Bavaria, was elected anti-pope in 1328 as a rival to John XXII. He assumed the title of Nicholas V. Failing to obtain popular support, he abjured his usurpation in

Corbineau, kor'be'nō', (Claude Louis,) a French general, born at Laval in 1772, became a general of brigade in 1806, and was killed at Eylau in 1807.

Corbineau, (Jean Baptiste Juvenal,) a French general, brother of the preceding, born at Marchiennes in 1776. For his services in Russia in 1812 he was made aide-de-camp général to Bonaratte. made aide-de-camp général to Bonaparte. He became general of division in 1813, and is said to have saved the life of Napoleon at Montmirail, 1814. He directed the arrest of Louis Napoleon at Boulogne in 1840. Died in 1848. See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Corbinelli, kor-be-nel'lee, (JEAN,) a French writer, of Italian descent, born about 1615, became secretary to Queen Marie de Médicis. He published "The Old Latin Historians reduced to Maxims," and a few other works. Died in 1716.

Corbould, kor'bold, (EDWARD HENRY,) an English painter in water-colours, born in London in 1815. His subjects are mostly historical. His "Plague of London" (1843) obtained a prize of £100. Among his best productions are "The Fair Rosamond," "The Eglinton

ductions are "The Fair Rosamond," "The Eglinton Tournament," (1839,) and the picture from Tennyson's "Morte d'Arthur," in 1864. In 1851 he was appointed Instructor of Historical Painting to the Royal Family.

Cor'bu-lo, [Fr. Corbulon,] (Cn. Domttius,) a celebrated Roman commander, who flourished under Claudius and Nero. He commanded with success in a war against the Parthians under Tiridates, and excited the jealousy of Nero, who ordered him to be put to death in 67 A.D. He was reputed the ablest general of death in 67 A.D. He was reputed the ablest general of

his time. Corbulon. See CORBULO.

Corbulon. See CORBULO.

Cor'co-ran, (MICHAEL,) an officer in the United States army, born in Ireland in 1827. Having acquired distinction in the campaign of 1861, in Virginia, he was made a brigadier-general in 1862. Died in 1863.

Cordaire. See Lacordaire.

Cordara, kor-dā'rā, (GIULIO CESARE,) an Italian Jesuit, born in Piedmont in 1704. He was chosen to continue Orlandini's "History of the Jesuits," of which be published one volume. (Rome, 1750.) The style of

he published one volume, (Rome, 1750.) The style of this work (in Latin) is pure and elegant. He wrote also Latin and Italian poems. Died in 1784. See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Corday d'Armans, de, deh kor'då' dår'môn',
(Marie Anne Charlotte,) usually called simply
CHARLOTTE CORDAY, born of a noble family, in Normandy, in 1768, was a descendant of the celebrated
poet Corneille. She passed several years in a convent
at Caen, where, says Lamartine, "she was a model of
piety." Her disposition was thoughtful and imaginative. In person she was tall, her face serenely beautiful her air dispified and commanding. She adouted ful, her air dignified and commanding. She adopted with enthusiasm the principles of the new régime, and sympathized deeply with the Girondists proscribed in May, 1793. The infamous Marat being then at the zenith of his political influence, she formed a secret resolution to carifore heared for the libration of his political process. lution to sacrifice herself for the liberties of her country. Once, in spite of the watchful reserve under which she veiled a deep and terrible purpose, a few tears chanced to escape from her. To her aunt, who inquired the cause, she said, "I weep for my country. . . . So long as Marat lives, no one's life is secure for a single day." Soon after, her aunt, accidentally entering Charlotte's chamber, found a Bible open at the tenth chapter of the apocryphal book of Judith, and the passage marked other marine stories.

Corbière, de, deh kor'be-air', (JACQUES JOSEPH GUILLAUME PIERRE,) COUNT, a French politician, born near Rennes about 1767. In 1820 he was appointed a minister of state, and in December, 1821, minister of the

approached. She therefore, though with extreme reluctance, resorted to a stratagem, pretending that she was the bearer of important information from the provinces. He received her while in his bath; and, as he was fore-telling to her the speedy doom of the surviving Giron-dists, she stabbed him to the heart, with a knife which she had concealed in her bosom. In prison she wrote an eloquent letter to Barbaroux, manifesting in every line that courageous and lofty spirit which never left her, even on the scaffold. She was executed in July, 1793. "There are deeds," says Lamartine, "so mingled with pure intentions and culpable means, that we know not whether to pronounce them criminal or virtuous." "In beholding her act of assassination, history dares not applaud; nor yet, while contemplating her sublime self-devotion, can it stigmatize or condemn."

See Chéron de Villiers, "M. A. Charlotte de Corday d'Armans, sa Vie, son Temps, ses Écrits," etc., Paris, 1865; Lamartine, "History of the Girondists," book xliv.; and the article "Corday" in the "Biographie Universelle."

Cordeiro or Cordeyro, kor-da'e-ro, (Antonio,) a Portuguese historian and priest, born in the isle of Ter-ceira in 1641. He wrote a "History of Madeira, Ter-

ceira," etc., (1717.) which is commended. Died in 1740.

Cordemoy, de, deh kord'mwå', (GÉRAUD,) a French historian, born in Paris, became a member of the French Academy. Bossuet employed him as reader to the dau-phin, and persuaded him to write a "History of Charle-Bossuet employed him as reader to the daumagne," which is a work of merit, though not attractive in style. He left a few other minor essays. Died in 1684.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Corder, kor'der, or Cordier, kor'de-a', [Lat. Corde'-RIUS,] (BALTHASAR,) a Flemish Jesuit, theologian, and Hellenist, born at Antwerp in 1592, became a professor of theology at Vienna. He published several works. Died in 1650.

Corderius, (BALTHASAR.) See CORDER. Cor-de'rĭ-us, [Fr. Cordier, kor'de-½',] (MATHURIN,) a celebrated Protestant school-teacher, born in France in 1479. He was the preceptor of Calvin, who dedicated to him one of his works; and he published several popular school-books, among which is "Scholastic Colloquies," ("Colloquia scholastica," 1564,) a work which was long very extensively used. He lived some years in Geneva. Died in 1564.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cordes, kord, or Cor-de'si-us, (Jean,) a learned

Cordes, Kord, or Cor-de'si-us, (Jean,) a learned French ecclesiastic, born at Limoges in 1570, collected a library of 8300 volumes. Died in 1642.

Cordeyro. See Cordeiro.

Cordier, (Balthasar.) See Corder.

Cordier, (Mathurin.) See Corderius.

Cordier, kor'de-à', (Nicolas,) a French sculptor of high reputation, born in Lorraine in 1561, worked in Rome. He made a bronze statue of Henry IV. for the church of Saint John de Lateran. Died in 1612.

Cordier, (Pierre Louis Antoine.) a French geolo-

Cordier, (PIERRE LOUIS ANTOINE,) a French geologist and mineralogist, born at Abbeville in 1777. As gist and mineralogist, born at Abbeville in 1777. As engineer, he accompanied the expedition to Egypt in 1798, and obtained the grade of engineer-in-chief in 1808. In 1819 he was chosen professor of geology in the Museum of Natural History at Paris, and in 1822 was admitted into the Institute in place of Haüy. He published an able "Essay on the Internal Temperature of the Earth," (1827,) and other scientific memoirs. He was made a peer about 1840. Died in March, 1861.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cor'di-ner, (Charles,) a British antiquary and topographer, born about 1746; died in 1794.

Cordova. See Gonsalvo.
Cordova, kor'do-vå, (José,) a South American general, born at Antioquía, New Granada, in 1797. He fought under Bolivar about 1820, and contributed to the victory of Ayacucho, (1824,) after which he was made general of division. In 1829 he revolted against Bolivar, but was defeated and killed the same year.

Cordova, de, dà kor'do-vã, (ADRIANO,) a Spanish historical painter and monk; died about 1630.

in 1841, and afterwards joined the moderate Progresistas. In 1841, and afterwards joined the moderate Progressias. In 1850 he was appointed Captain-General of New Castille, and in 1851 Captain-General of Cuba. He was driven into exile by the revolution of July, 1854, and returned to Spain in 1856, on the fall of Espartero. In 1873 he became minister of war. Died in 1883.

Cordova, de, (Francisco Hernandez,) a Spanish pavirator companded a small expedition which would be called a small expedition.

Cordova, de, (Francisco Hernandez,) a Spanish navigator, commanded a small expedition which sailed from Havana in 1517, discovered Yucatan, and, in returning, touched at Fiorida. Died in Cuba in 1518.

Cordova, de, (Luis Fernandez,) a Spanish general, a brother of Fernando Fernandez, noticed above, was born at Cadiz in 1799. He was a favourite of Ferdinand VII., and was sent as ambassador to Berlin about 1828. In the civil war which began in 1833 he was a partisan of Isabella. Having been an unsuccessful rival of Espartero, he retired to Portugal about 1838, and died in 1840.

Cor'dus, (Aulus Cremutius,) a Roman historian, who wrote a "History of the Civil War of Rome and of the Reign of Augustus," (not extant.) He was accused of treason by Sejanus because he had praised Brutus and Cassius in his history. Being assured that his death was resolved on, he ended his life by starvation in 25 A.D.

See Tacitus, "Annales," book iv.; Seneca, "Suasoria."

See TACITUS, "Annales," book iv.; SENECA, "Suasoria."

Cordus, kor'dus, (Eurich or Euricius,) a German poet and physician, born at Simtshausen, in Hesse, about poet and physician, born at Simtshausen, in Flesse, about 1480. He became professor of medicine at Marburg about 1527. He corresponded with the most distinguished men of his time, and composed Latin poems (1614) and prose works, among which is "Botanologicon, a Dialogue on Plants," (1534.) Died in 1535.

See Kahler, "Vita E. Cordi," 1744; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Cordus, (VALERIUS,) an eminent botanist, son of the preceding, born at Simtshausen in 1515. He explored the botanical riches of Germany, and proved himself a good observer. In 1535 he published a valuable "Dispersion of the province of th good observer. In 1535 he published a valuable "Dispensatory," ("Dispensatorium Pharmacorum,") and in 1542 visited Italy on a botanical excursion. He died prematurely, in Rome, in 1544. The results of his labours appeared in 1561, in a work which was edited by Conrad Gesner and entitled a "History or Description of Plants," etc., ("Historiæ Stirpium Libri quatuor a Conrado Gesnero collectæ.") His merit as a botanist is highly eulogized by Gesner gized by Gesner.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Nickron, "Mémoires.

Coreal, ko-rà-âl', (Francisco,) a Spanish traveller, born at Cartagena in 1648. He spent about thirty years in the West Indies and South America between 1666 and 1697, and left an interesting narrative, which was published in French, in 3 vols. 1722. This purported to be a translation from the Spanish.

Corella, de, da ko-rêl'yâ, (Alfonzo,) a Spanish medical writer, born at Corella, Navarre, lived about

Corelli, ko-rel'lee, (ARCANGELO,) a famous Italian musical composer and performer, born at Fusignano, near Imola, in 1653. He published in Rome, in 1683, his first work, "Twelve Sonatas for two Violins and a Bass," In 1686 he was leader of an orchestra of one hundred and fifty musicians in an opera performed at Rome under the auspices of Christina of Sweden. His reputation had then extended over Europe. He was patronized by Cardinal Ottoboni, who appointed him director of his music. Among his most popular productions is "Concerti Grossi," (1712.) Died in 1713.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" FAVOLLE, "Notices sur Corelli, Tartini," etc., 1810.

Corenzio, ko-rên'ze-o, (Belisario,) a skilful painter, born in Greece, was a pupil of Tintoretto, and settled in Naples about 1590. He was noted for his invention and facility of execution, and worked mostly in fresco.
Among his chief productions is "The Feeding of the
Five Thousand." His memory is branded with the
charge of tyrannical treatment of Guido and other foreign
artists at Naples. Died in 1643.
See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Corilla, ko-rèl'là, (Maria Maddalena Fernandez.) Cordova, de, (Fernando Fernandez,) a Spanish an Italian improvisatrice, born in 1740. She was general, born in Madrid in 1792. He opposed Espartero licly crowned at Rome about 1775. Died in 1800.

Co-rin'na, [Gr. Κόριννα; Fr. CORINNE, ko'ren',] a celebrated Greek lyric poetess, born at Tanagra, in Bœotia, lived about 500 B.C. Contemporary with Pindar, she is said to have instructed him in poetry, and was five times victorious in competition with him. Pausanias ascribes her triumph partly to her beauty. She was surnamed Mvua, ("The Fly.") Only a few fragments of her poems are now extant.

See SUIDAS, "Corinna;" FABRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Græca;" J. B. SCHUPP, "Corinna die ehrbare und scheinbare Hure," 1660.

Corinne. See Corinna.

Corio, ko're-o, (BERNARDINO,) an Italian historian, born at Milan in 1459. Under the patronage of Ludovico Sforza, he wrote, in Italian, the "History of Milan,"

(1503.) Died in 1519.
Coriolan. See Coriolano and Coriolanus. Coriolano, ko-re-o-lâ'no, or Coriolan, ko-re-o-lân', (BARTOLOMMEO,) CAVALIERE, a skilful Italian designer and engraver, son of Cristoforo, noticed below, was born at Bologna in 1590. He was a pupil of Guido. He dedicated to Pope Urban VIII. many wood-cuts in chiaroscuro, after Guido and the Caracci. Died in 1654.

See HUBER, "Manuel du Graveur."

Coriolano,ko-re-o-lá'no,[Fr.Coriolan,ko're'o'lon',] (CRISTOFORO,) an eminent wood-engraver, born at Nuremberg about 1550. His original name was LEDERER, (lā'der-er.) He removed to Venice, where he engraved, besides other works, the portraits of Vasari's biographical Died at Bologna about 1600.

Coriolano, (GIAMBATTISTA,) a son of the preceding, born at Bologna in 1595, was a painter, and engraver on

copper and wood. He engraved many pictures by Guido, the Caracci, and other masters. Died in 1649.

Co-rǐ-o-lā'nus, [Fr. Coriolan, ko're'o'lôn'; Ger. Coriolan, ko-re-o-lâ'n'or Coriolanus, ko-re-o-lâ'n'us,] (CAIUS (or CNEIUS) MARCIUS,) the hero of an early Roman legend was said to be a descendant of King Roman legend, was said to be a descendant of King Ancus Marcius. According to the poetical traditions on the subject, he obtained the surname CORIOLANUS for his victory over the Volscians at Corioli about 490 B.C. During a famine he advised that corn should not be distributed gratis to the commons unless they gave up their For this offence he was banished; and, having tribunes. obtained command of a Volscian army, he besieged Rome. The Romans were unable to resist him or to avert his anger, until his stern purpose yielded to the tears of Veturia his mother and of Volumnia his wife, who led a deputation of Roman matrons to his tent. He is supposed to have passed the rest of his life among the Volsci, (Smith's "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography;") but, according to the popular tradition, he was killed by the Volsci immediately after he abordered his the Volsci immediately after he abandoned his purpose of taking Rome. This legend is the subject of Shakspeare's drama of "Coriolanus."

See Plutarch's "Lives;" Niebuhr, "History of Rome;" Fr. Rochlitz, "Helden des alten Roms und des neuen Frankreichs, Coriolan und Dumouriez," 1796.

Coriolis, ko're'o'lèss', (Gaspard Gustave,) a French mechanician, born in Paris in 1792; died in 1843. Co-rip'pus, (Flavius Cresconius,) a Latin poet of

the sixth century, who is supposed to have been born in Africa and to have been a bishop. He wrote several works, which have some merit and are still extant. Among them is an epic poem called "Johanneis," and a panegyric on the emperor Justin, ("De Laudibus Justini minoris.")

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Latina;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cork, EARL OF. See BOYLE, (RICHARD.)
Cormenin, de, deh korm'nån', (Louis,) BARON, a
French journalist, son of Louis Marie, noticed below, born
in Paris in 1826. In 1852 he supported the government,
and obtained the direction of the "Moniteur Officiel."
Cormenin, de, (Louis Marie de la Haye—deh lå
hà) VICOMTE an emigent French political writer and

Commentify, de, (LOUIS MARIE de la Haye—den la part). Vicomte, an eminent French political writer and jurist, born in Paris in January, 1788. He was appointed auditor of the council of state in 1810, and master of requests (by Louis XVIII.) in 1815. In 1828 he was elected deputy for Orléans. He was often re-elected by the Liberal party, became a popular pamphleteer, and exercised great influence on political affairs. His pamph-

lets appeared under the pseudomyn of "Timon." He opposed the government of Louis Philippe. In 1838 he opposed the government of Louis Philippe. In 1838 he published a work called "Studies on Parliamentary Orators," ("Études sur les Orateurs parlementaires," 17th edition, 1854.) He was president of the committee which framed a new constitution in 1848. After the coup d'état of December, 1851, he deserted the Liberal party and became a member of Louis Napoleon's council of state. He was admitted into the Institute in 1857. He was admitted into the Institute in 1855. Among his important works are his "Administrative Law," ("Droit administratif," 1822,) and "Letters on the Civil List," (1831,) which passed through twenty-five editions. M. Cormenin also distinguished himself as a practical philanthropist, and took part in founding numerous charitable institutions. Died in May, 1868.

See Loménie, "Galerie des Contemporains;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" CHAPUIS-MONTLAVILLE, "Étude sur Timon," 1848.

Cormontaingne, de, deh kor'môn'tann', (Louis,) an eminent French military engineer, born about 1695. Between 1734 and 1745 he directed the sieges of Menin, Ypres, Tournay, etc. The great works added in the reign of Louis XV. to the fortifications of Metz and Thionville were constructed on his plans. He obtained Thionville were constructed on his plans. He obtained the rank of maréchal-de-camp. He made improvements in the art of fortification, on which he also wrote several esteemed treatises. Died in 1752.

Cornacchini, kor-nåk-kee'nee, (MARCO,) an Italian medical writer, flourished at Pisa about 1610." His father, Tommaso, was professor of medicine at Pisa, and author of "Tabulæ Medicæ," 1605.

Cornarius. See Cornarus.

Cornaro, (Angelo.) See Gregory XII.
Cornaro, kor.ná'ro, (Caterina.) Queen of Cyprus,
was born in Venice about 1454. She became the wife of
James de Lusignan, King of Cyprus, and was adopted as
daughter of Saint Mark by the senate of Venice. At the death of the king, in 1473, she ascended the throne, which she abdicated in 1489, when the Venetians became masters of Cyprus. Died in 1510.

See Daru, "Histoire de Venise."

Cornaro, or Cornelio, kor-na'le-o, sometimes written Corner, (FLAMINIO,) a Venetian senator, eminent for learning, born in Venice in 1693. He published a "History of the Churches of Venice," (1758,) and several

religious works. Died in 1778.

Cornaro, (Giovanni I.,) Doge of Venice, succeeded Francis Contarini in 1625. He waged a war against Austria, which he left unfinished when he died in 1629.

Cornaro, (Giovanni II.,) was elected Doge of Venice in 1709. During his administration the Turks made war on Venice, and took the Morea about 1715. He obtained peace in 1718. Died in 1722.

See DARU, "Histoire de Venise."

Cornaro, (LUIGI,) a Venetian gentleman, born about 1463, gained distinction by his successful experiments on diet and by his writings on the preservation of health. In his youth, by intemperance and sensuality, he ruined his health, which was naturally delicate. About the age of forty he reformed his habits, became very abstemious, and found the results of his change highly satisfactory. After he was eighty years old he published a "Treatise on a Temperate Life," which had a wide circulation, and was translated into English and French. He died, it No. 195, says Cornaro passed his hundredth year, and commends the good sense and cheerful spirit of his book.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Cornaro-Piscopia, kor-ná'ro pes-ko'pe-å, (Elena LUCREZIA,) an illustrious Italian scholar and writer, born at Venice in 1646, was a relative of the preceding. attainments in languages, philosophy, etc. spread her fame throughout Europe. She made a vow of celibacy, fame throughout Europe. She made a vow of celibacy, and observed the rules of a monastic order. She com-

life is involved in obscurity. He is styled "the Homer of modern Greece," and wrote a poem in rhymes entitled "Erotocritos," which is admired, and is an interesting monument for the history of the Greek language.

See Brands, "Mittheilungen über Griechenland."

Cor-na'rus or Cornarius, kor-nâ're-us, the Latinized name of Johann Hagenbutt, (hå'gen-boot,) a German physician, born at Zwickau, Saxony, in 1500. He pracphysician, born at Zwickau, Saxony, in 1500. He practised at Frankfort and Zwickau, and was professor of medicine at Marburg and Jena. He gained a wide reputation by his Greek edition of Hippocrates, (1538,) and a Latin version of the same, (1546.) He translated some works of Plato, Saint Basil, and other Greek writers into Latin, and wrote several medical treatises. Died in 1558. See M. Adam, "Vitæ Eruditorum;" ÉLOY, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Cornazzani, kor-nåt-så'nee, or Cornazzano, kornåt-så'no, (Antonio,) an Italian poet, born at Piacenza or Ferrara, lived about 1500. He wrote lyric poems

(printed in 1502) and some prose works.

Cornbury, korn'ber-e, (EDWARD HYDE,) LORD, son of the second Earl of Clarendon, was one of the first of James II.'s officers to desert his standard in 1688 and go over to the Prince of Orange, (afterwards William III.,) who in return for this service appointed him Governor of New York, where he arrived in 1702. His avarice, despotic measures, and frivolous character soon drew upon him the execration of the people, and in 1708 procured his removal from office. Died in 1723.

Cornbury, (HENRY HYDE,) LORD, eldest son of the Earl of Clarendon, wrote a comedy called "The Mistakes, or the Happy Resentment," which was printed in 1758. He was killed by a fall from a horse in France in

T753.

Corne, korn, (HYACINTHE,) a French publicist, born at Arras in 1802, was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1837. He wrote, besides other works, a "Treatise on Civil Courage."

Corneille, kor'nal' or kor'na'ye, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French historical painter and engraver, born in Paris in 1646, was a son of Michel, noticed below. He received the grand prize in 1668. Died in 1695.

Corneille, (MICHEL,) a French painter and engraver, born at Orléans in 1601, was a pupil of Vouet. He painted religious subjects, and was one of the first members of the Academy of Paris. Died in 1664.

Corneille, (MICHEL,) a skilful French painter, son of the preceding, born in Paris in 1642. He studied in Italy,

and on his return, in 1663, was received into the Royal Academy. He was employed by the king, and adorned several churches of Paris with his works. Died in 1708.

Corneille, kor'nāl', [Fr. pron. kor'n<u>à</u>l' or kor'n al' or kor'n national genius, was born at Rouen on the 6th of June, 1606. He studied law, which he practised a few years without success. His first work, a comedy called "Mewithout success. His first work, a comedy called "Meliet," (1629,) and others which quickly followed, were performed with applause, which they owed partly to the vicious taste of the public. His "Medea" (1635) gave a new tone of grandeur and dignity to the French tragedy, though it contained much bombast and vain declamation. In 1636 he astonished and enraptured the public with the tragedy of "The Cid," (an imitation of a Capacité degree of the target) which by nervous elections as public with the tragedy of "The Cid," (an imitation of a Spanish drama of that name,) which, by nervous eloquence and mastery of dramatic resources, eclipsed everything that had hitherto appeared on the French stage. To silence his detractors, who called him a mere imitator, he produced, in 1639, "Les Horaces," and "Cinna," which were admired for invention and style. Many persons consider "Cinna" as his master-piece; while others prefer "Polyeucte." "A deeper interest," says Hallam, "belongs to 'Polyeucte;' and this is his only tragedy wherein he affects the heart. The beautiful character of Pauline would redeem much greater defects than can be ascribed to this tragedy. It is the noblest, than can be ascribed to this tragedy. It is the noblest, perhaps, on the French stage, and conceived with admirable delicacy and dignity." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") His "Menteur" ("Liar," 1642) was the first comedy of character and intrigue which was

an honour to France. His subsequent efforts indicate a decline of his power; but his opera called the "Golden Fleece" ("Toison d'Or") was performed with success in 1661. He had been admitted into the French Academy in 1647. He died in Paris in October, 1684, leaving several children. The French call him the "grand Corneille," not only to distinguish him from his brother Thomas, but from the rest of mankind. Fontenelle, who was his nephew, preferred him as a poet to Racine; but Voltaire, La Harpe, and other critics reverse that judgment. It is generally admitted that in impressive declamation, in dignity, in sublime thoughts, in condensed and noble style, he has not been equalled by any succeeding dramatist. In private life his manners were simple and his conversation rather dull. He is represented as a man of pure morals and amiable character. "It is diffi-cult," says a recent French critic, "to draw the portrait of Corneille and to do justice to the subject. His most magnificent eulogy is perhaps in this verse of Voltaire:

""Le grand Condé pleurant aux vers du grand Corneille."

"When the Academy was endeavouring to correct the language which Pascal was destined to fix and Racine to polish, Corneille formed and created it, by giving it force and precision in reasoning, energy and profoundness in discourse, elevation and sublimity in sentiment, dignity and majesty in the utterances of kings and heroes." ("Nouvelle Biographie Générale.")

See Fontenelle, "Éloge de Corneille;" SAINTE-BEUVE, "Portraits littéraires," tome i.; GUIZOT, "Corneille et son Temps," 1852; TASCHEREAU, "Histoire de la Vie et des Ouvrages de Corneille," 1829; JEAN SYLVAIN BAILLY, "Éloge de Corneille," 1768; M. J. J. VICTORIN-FABRE, "Éloge de Corneille," 1808; LOUIS SIMON AUGER, "Éloge de Corneille," 1808; "Biographie Universelle;" LONGFELLOW, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Lives of the Most Eminer French Writers," by Mrs. Shelley, London, 1840; "Blackwood's Magazine" for October, 1852.

Corneille, "THOMAS) a popular French democratic

Corneille, (Thomas,) a popular French dramatist, brother of the preceding, was born at Rouen in 1625. On leaving college he became a resident of Paris. His first play, "Engagements du Hasard," appeared in 1647. In the ensuing eight years he produced several other comedies. In 1656 he composed "Timocrate," a tracomedies. In 1656 he composed "Timocrate," a tragedy, which was very popular, and was performed eighty times in six months. It was followed by "Darius," "Stilicon," and many other tragedies, which had a transient success. His tragedies "Ariane" and "Earl of Essex" obtained more durable favour, and still keep their place on the stage. He succeeded his brother in the French Academy in 1685. "He was," says Voltaire, "a man of great merit and of vast learning; and, if we except Racine, he was the only French author of his time worthy to be ranked next to his brother." Died in 1709.

to be ranked next to his brother." Died in 1709.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" LA HARPE, "Cours de Littérature."

Cornejo, kor-nā'Ho, (PEDRO,) a Spanish historian, who lived about 1550-80, wrote, among other works, a "Summary of the Civil Wars in Flanders," (1577.)

Cor-ne'li-a, [Fr. Cornélie, kor'nà'le'; It. Corni-GLIA, kor-nèli'yā,] a moble Roman matron, the daughter of P. Scipio Africanus, and the wife of T. Sempronius Gracchus. She was eminent for virtue and mental cultivation. After the death of her husband she refused an Gracchus. She was eminent for virtue and mental cultivation. After the death of her husband she refused an offer of marriage from Ptolemy, King of Egypt. As the daughter of Scipio and the mother of the Gracchi, she had as high a position as any woman in Roman history. A Campanian dame, having displayed to her the jewels with which she was adorned, expressed her curiosity to see those of Cornelia. The latter, pointing to her sons, Tiberius and Caius, exclaimed, "These are my jewels and ornaments."

See PLUTARCH, "T. Gracchus" and "Caius Gracchus;" L. MERCKLIN, "Programma de Corneliæ, Gracchorum Matris, Vita, Moribus et Epistolis," 1844.

Cornelia, the daughter of Cinna, was the first wife of Julius Cæsar the dictator, to whom she was married in 83 B.C. She died young, leaving a daughter, Julia, who became the wife of Pompey the Great.

Cor-ne'lĭ-a Gens, a patrician family or tribe, which produced more illustrious men than any other in Rome. Among them were the Cinnas, Lentulus, Rufinus, the

Scipios, and Sulla. Cornélie. See See CORNELIA.

^{* &}quot;The great Condé weeping at the verses of the great Corneille."

Cornelio, (FLAMINIO.) See CORNARO. Cornelis, kor-nā'lis, [Fr. CORNEILLE, kor-nā'l', (or kor-na'ye,) or Cornille; Ger. Cornelius, kor-na'le-us,] a famous Dutch painter of history and portraits, was born at Haarlem in 1562. He studied under Porbus and Coignet at Antwerp, and settled in Haarlem. He excelled in design and colouring, and imitated nature with fidelity. Among his master-pieces is a large picture of "The Deluge." Died in 1638. His brother, HENRY, was a sculptor and painter. He was most successful in was a sculptor and painter. landscapes and marine views.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Cornelisz, kor-nā'lis, (JACOB,) a Dutch painter of history, born at Oost-Sanen about 1471, worked at Amsterdam, where he died in 1567.

Cornelisz, (Lucas,) a Dutch painter, born at Leyden about 1492, removed to England, and was patronized by Henry VIII. Died in 1552.

Cor-ne/li-us, Bishop of Rome, succeeded Fabianus

in 251 A.D. He was a Roman by birth. Novatian, having refused to recognize him, was chosen Bishop of Rome by his partisans; and thus arose the schism of the Novatians. Cornelius was banished to Cività Vecchia by Gallus in

252, and died the same year.

Cor-ne'li-us, (Elias), an American clergyman, born in 1795. He became secretary of the American Education Society in 1826. Died in 1832.

Cornelius Nepos. See Nepos.

Cor-ne'lĭ-us Se-ve'rus, (Publius,) a Latin epic poet, of whose life but little is known. He lived in the reign of Augustus, and died prematurely, leaving unfinished a poem called "The Sicilian War," ("Bellum Siculum,") which is praised by Quintilian. A beautiful fragment on the death of Cicero has been preserved.

Cornelius, von, fon kor-nā'le-us, (Peter,) the greatest German painter of his time, born at Dusseldorf on the 16th of September, 1787, was a son of the inspector of the Dusseldorf gallery of paintings. At the age of nineteen his genius revealed itself in painting the cupola of the old church of Neuss. From 1811 to 1819 he studied and worked in Rome, where he formed an intimate friendship with the artist Overbeck, who sympathized with his enthusiasm for the old Italian masters. About 1814 he finished his "Illustrations of Faust," one of his most remarkable productions. His original genius was also displayed in a series of designs illustrating the "Niebelungen-Lied." After the completion of these he devoted himself to fresco-painting, which had been long neglected. He is considered the restorer of this art among the Germans. In 1819 he removed from Rome to Munich, whither he had been invited by the crown-prince, (afterwards King Ludwig,) and was appointed director of the Academy of Dusseldorf. He was commissioned by Prince Ludwig to adorn the Glyptothek missioned by Prince Ludwig to adorn the Glyptothek of Munich with frescos. In the Hall of Heroes of that edifice he painted on a large scale a series of subjects from the "Iliad" of Homer. Among his grandest productions is a picture of the "Last Judgment," in the church of Saint Louis, in Munich. It is about sixty feet high, and more than thirty feet wide. In the Pinakothek of Munich he illustrated, in a series of frescos, the "History of Painting," with that profoundness of conception which characterizes his genius. At the invitation of the which characterizes his genius. At the invitation of the King of Prussia, he went to Berlin in 1841, and painted in the Campo Santo several frescos, among which are "The Four Horsemen of the Apocalypse." Died at Berlin in 1867.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Corner. See Cornaro, (Flaminio.)

Cor'ner, (JULIA,) an English authoress, born about 1815. She published "The Baronet," a novel, (1835,) "Edward Castleton," "Questions on the History of Europe," and several useful books for children.

Cornet, de, deh kor'na', (MATHIEU AUGUSTIN,)
COUNT, a French politician, born at Nantes in 1750.
He promoted the revolution of the 18th Brumaire, 1799, was made a senator the same year, and in 1804 received the title of count. Under the restoration he entered the Chamber of Peers. Died in 1832.

See THIERS, "History of the French Revolution."

Cornhert, korn'hêrt, written also Coornhert, (DIE-DRIK,) a Dutch author and Reformer of great merit, born at Amsterdam in 1522. He was a zealous promoter of the Protestant Reformation, although he was never a sectarian, and dissented from the doctrines of Calvin. He rendered important services to the Prince of Orange in his contest with Spain. He composed, besides other works, a poem "On the Use and Abuse of Fortune," a "Treatise against the Capital Punishment of Heretics." The national air of "William of Nassau," which was very popular with several generations, is commonly attributed to him; though Motley and some other writers ascribe it to Marnix de Saint Aldegonde. He sometimes supported himself, at Antwerp and Cleves, by his skill as an engraver. In 1572 he was appointed secretary of state in Holland. "He formed with Spiegel and Visscher," says the "Biographie Universelle," "the triumvirate that restored the Dutch language and poetry." Died

at Gouda in 1590.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Fraser's Magazine" for February, 1854.

Corniani, kor-ne-å'nee, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an eminent Italian *littérateur*, born at Orzi-Nuovi in February, 1742, obtained an office in the magistracy. He wrote, besides various other works, an "Analysis of Taste and Morality," (1790,) and a "History of Italian Literature," (9 vols., 1804–13.) The latter contains critical notices of authors who wrote between the eleventh century and the middle of the eighteenth, and is a work of high reputation. "His erudition appears to me considerable, says Hallam, "and his judgments generally reasonable." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died at Brescia in November, 1813.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" G. LABUS, "Notizie intorno alla Vita di G. B. Corniani," 1814; CAMILLO UGONI, "Elogio storico di G. B. Corniani," 1818.

Cornic-Duchêne, kor'nèk' dü'shên', (CHARLES,) a French naval officer, born at Morlaix in 1731; died in

Cornificius, kor-ne-fish'e-us, (QUINTUS,) a Latin poet, who lived about 50 B.C., was a friend of Catullus.

Cornificius, (QUINTUS,) a Roman who supported the party of Cæsar in the civil war, and became governor of Syria. Died about 40 B.C.

Corniglia, the Italian of CORNELIA, which see.

Cornille. See Cornells.
Cornelle, kor-neel', or Corneille, otherwise called
Cornelius Engelbrechtsen, (éng'hel-brêkt'sen,) a
Dutch painter, born at Leyden in 1468. He painted
in oil and fresco with success. The famous Lucas van Leyden was his pupil.

His son, CORNILLE KUNST, born at Leyden, inherited his father's talent for painting. He worked at Leyden and at Bruges. Among his best works is a "Descent from the Cross." He died in 1544, aged fifty-one.

Cornu, kor'nü', (SÉBASTIEN MELCHIOR,) a French painter, born at Lyons in 1804, obtained at Paris a medal of the first class in 1845.

Cornuole, delle, del'là kor-noo-o'là, or Carniole, lan neo'là (CIONANNI) an Italian engraver of come

kar-ne-o'là, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian engraver of gems, who worked in Florence about 1580. His productions compare favourably with those of the ancient Greeks.

Cornut. See Cornut, kor'nü', (Jacques Philippe,) a French botanist and physician, born in Paris. He published a "Description of the Plants of Canada," (1635,) with numerous figures. Died in 1651.

Cornutus. (Lucius Anneus) a Bornar philosometric Cornutus.

Cor-nu'tus, (Lucius Annæus,) a Roman philosopher, born at Leptis, in Africa. He taught the Stoic philosophy in Rome, and counted among his pupils the poets Lucan and Persius. Nero banished him about 68 A.D. He wrote, in Greek, a commentary on Aristotle, and other philosophical works.

See Suidas, "Cornutus;" Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" G. J. DE MARTINI, "Disputatio de L. A. Cornuto," 1825.

Cornwall, (BARRY.) See PROCTER, (BRYAN W.) Cornwallis, korn-wöl'lis, (CAROLINE FRANCES,) an English writer on philosophy, religion, etc., was born in 1786. She produced anonymously a series of twenty-two essays, entitled "Small Books on Great Subjects," the last of which, "The State of Man subsequent to the Promulgation of Christianity," was published in 1854. These works are highly esteemed. Died in 1858. A volume of her letters and poems was published in 1864.

See "Selections from the Letters of Caroline F. Cornwallis."

Cornwallis, (CHARLES,) EARL and MARQUIS, a British general, commonly known as LORD CORNWALLIS, born in 1738, was the eldest son of the first earl, before whose death he was styled Lord Brome or Broome. Ile served on the continent as aide-de-camp of the Marquis of Granby in 1761, and inherited his father's earl-dom in 1762. Though he was an aide-de-camp and favourite of the king, he opposed the measures which caused the American war. He joined the army in 1776, and, as major-general, took part in the battles of Brandywine and Germantown in 1777, after being foiled at Trenton by Washington. In 1780 he commanded an army in Carolina, and defeated General Gates at Camden. The next year he gained an unimportant advantage over General Greene at Guilford, and invaded Virginia. He marched to Yorktown, intending to embark there, but was prevented by a French fleet, while the army of Washington attacked him by land. He surrendered, with about 8000 men, on the 19th of October, 1781.

In 1786 he was appointed Governor-General of Bengal, and commander-in-chief of the army in India. The

principal event of his administration was the war against Tippoo Saib. Cornwallis in person took Bungalore in 1791, and defeated the enemy at Seringapatam in 1792. Tippoo then obtained peace by ceding half of his dominions to the British and their allies. Lord Cornwallis, having returned to England in 1793, was made a marquis, and appointed master-general of the ordnance. In 1798 he became lord lieutenant of Ireland, which was then in rebellion, and which he pacified by a moderate policy. He negotiated the treaty of Amiens in 1802. In 1805 he was again appointed Governor-General of India, and died the same year at Ghazapore. Without brilliant talents, he filled with credit a prominent place Without on conspicuous stages in several trying epochs of British history. He is generally admitted to have been by far the ablest British general who took part in the war of the American Revolution.

See ADOLPHUS and BISSETT, "History of the Reign of George III.;" J. W. KAYE, "Lives of Indian Officers," 1867; "London Quarterly Review" for January, 1859.

Cornwallis, (Sir CHARLES,) an English gentleman, whom James I. sent as ambassador to Spain. He wrote His of Henry, Prince of Wales. Died about 1630.
His son, Sir WILLIAM, published "Discourses upon Seneca," and essays on various subjects, (1600–32.)
Cornwallis, (FREDERICK,) a son of the Earl of Corn-

wallis, became Bishop of Lichfield and Coventry in 1749, and Archbishop of Canterbury in 1768. He published several volumes of sermons. Died in 1783.

Cornwallis, (WILLIAM,) an English admiral, brother

of Lord Cornwallis, born in 1744. After serving in the American war, he commanded a squadron in the East Indies from 1789 to 1793, and was made vice-admiral in 1795. In that year he received the thanks of Parliament for his conduct in an action with the French. From 1801 to 1806 he was commander-in-chief of the Channel fleet. He died in 1819, with a fair reputation for talents and courage.

See "Annual Register.

Corona, ko-ro'nå, (LEONARDO,) an Italian painter of the Venetian school, was born at Murano in 1561. His manner is said to resemble that of Tintoretto. Among his admired works is a "Crucifixion." Died in 1605.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy,"

Coronado. See Vasquez.

Coronelli, ko-ro-nel'lee, (MARCO VINCENZO,) a learned Italian geographer and monk, born at Venice about 1650. Halian geographer and monk, born at veince about 1050. He passed some years in Paris, where he made globes twelve feet in diameter, (1683.) In 1685 he was chosen cosmographer of the Venetian state. He published many maps and volumes on geography, among which were a "Description of the Morea," (1685.) and "Ancient and Modern Rome," (1716.) Died in 1718.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Coronini-Gronberg, von, fon ko-ro-nee'nee kron'-bêrg, (JOHANN,) COUNT, an Austrian general, born at Göritz in 1794. He was chosen preceptor to Francis Joseph (the present emperor) in 1836, and obtained the rank of field-marshal in 1849. In 1854 he was appointed commander of the army which occupied the Danubian principalities. principalities.

Corot, ko'ro', (JEAN BAPTISTE CAMILLE,) a successful French landscape-painter, born in Paris in 1796. Among his works are "The Roman Campagna," (1827,) a "Souvenir of the Environs of Florence," (1839,) "Homer and the Shepherds," (1845,) and a "Sunset Scene," (1857.) Corr, (ERIN,) a Belgian engraver of high reputation, born at Brussels in 1803, was a son of an Irishman. He engraved "The Descent from the Cross," after Rubens, and several works of Van Dyck and Da Vinci. Died in Paris in 1869.

Paris in 1862.

Corradi. See GHIRLANDAIO. Corradi, kor-ra'dee, (OTTAVIO,) an Italian painter, born at Bologna. He copied the works of great masters

born at Bologna. He copied the works of great masters with success. Died in 1643.

Corradini, kor-râ-dee'nee, (Pietro Marcellino,) an Italian antiquary and jurist, born at Sezza in 1658. He was made a cardinal in 1712. Among his works is "Ancient Latium, Sacred and Profane," ("Vetus Latium profanum et sacrum," 1704.) Died in 1743.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri.

Corrado, the Italian of CONRAD, which see. Corrado, kor-ra'do, (CARLO,) an Italian painter, born

Corrado, kor-ra'do, (CARLO,) an Italian painter, born in Naples in 1693, was employed for some years by the King of Spain at Madrid. Died in 1768.

Corrado, (SEBASTIANO,) an Italian scholar and writer, born in the duchy of Módena. He became professor of eloquence at Reggio in 1540, and professor of Greek and Latin in the University of Bologna in 1545. He published in 1537 an interesting work, entitled "Quæstura," in which the life of Cicero is related, and his character vindicated from unjust charges. Died in 1556.

See FILIPPO RE, "Elogio di S. Corrado," 1812; A. FAPPANI, "Elogio di S. Corrado," 1820;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Correa, kor-rā'ā, (D. PAYO PEREZ,) a renowned Portuguese general, was chosen grand master of the order of Santiago in 1242. He gained many victories over the Moors, and was reputed the greatest captain of his time. The old Spanish writers assert that he once arrested the course of the sun, like Joshua. Died in 1275.

See LACLEDE, "Histoire de Portugal,"

Correa, (GASPAR,) a Portuguese historian, served in several expeditions in the East Indies, and wrote a valuable "History of India," ("Historia da India," in manuscript.) Died at Goa about 1560.

Correa, (THOMÉ,) an eloquent Portuguese orator, poet, and grammarian, born at Coimbra in 1537. He professed rhetoric at Rome and Bologna with great success, and wrote treatises on eloquence, grammar, etc.

cess, and wrote treatises on eloquence, grammar, etc., among which was a commentary on Horace's "Art of Poetry." Died in 1595.

Correa de Saa, kor-rā'ā da sā, (Salvador,) a dis-

correa de Saa, kor-ra'a da sa, (SALVADOR,) a distinguished Portuguese admiral, born about 1594. He was for many years Governor of Brazil, where, between 1625 and 1640, he gained several victories over the Dutch. In 1648 he commanded an expedition to Africa, and conquered Benguela and Angola. Died in 1680.

Correa de Serra, kor-rā'â dà sêr'râ, (José Fransusco) a distinguished Portuguese hotanist and savant

cisco,) a distinguished Portuguese botanist and savant, born at Serpa in 1750. He was chosen perpetual secre-tary of the Academy of Sciences of Lisbon about 1780. To escape persecution for religion, he retired to France in 1786 and to England in 1796. About 1814 he supplied the place of Mr. Barton as professor of botany in Philadelphia. From 1816 to 1821 he was minister from Portugal to the United States. He was the author of some treatises on vegetable physiology and other subjects, and wrote several articles for the "Biographie Universelle." Died in 1823.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Correa Garção, kor-rā'ā gar-sŏwn', (Pedro Anto-NIO,) a Portuguese poet, born about 1750, was the author of lyric poems which are in style excellent imitations of

Horace. "No one," says Longfellow, "since Ferreira had approached so near the ancient prototype.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Correggio, da, då kor-rêd'jo, [Fr. Le Corrège, leh kor'rêa'zh': it may be observed that in French he is nearly always called Le Corrège, in Italian IL Correggio, i.e. "the Correggio,"] (ANTONIO Allegri—ål-là'gree,) an illustrious Italian painter, the founder of a new and original style of art, was born at Correggio (whence his surname) in 1494. We have little positive information original style of art, was born at Cortegis (in 1944). We have little positive information respecting him. Vasari and others state that his origin was humble and that his life was passed in poverty; but there is good reason to believe that he enjoyed a comfortable subsistence. Among his supposed teachers in art were his uncle, Lorenzo Allegri, and Francesco Bianchi; but he was the sole former of his own style. He probably never saw Rome or Venice. He worked at his native city and at Parma. He died in 1534.

Correggio not only surpassed all former artists in the correggio not only surpassed all former artists in the magic of the chiaroscuro, but he was also distinguished by his admirable skill in foreshortening. His forms are exquisitely soft and beautiful; his colours are as pure and as delicate as those of Titian. The art which Angelo exalted to sublimity, which Titian enriched with the magic of colouring, and which Raphael inspired with the soul of expression and grace, may be said to have received its complement of perfection in the softness, tenderness, and harmony of Correggio. One of his masterpieces is the Assumption of the Virgin,—a fresco in the Cathedral of Parma. Among his admired oil-paintings are a Holy Family, known as "La Vierge au Panier;" an "Ecce Homo." a picture of the Nativity at Dreader. are a Holy Family, known as "La Vierge au Panier;" an "Ecce Homo;" a picture of the Nativity, at Dresden, called "Notte," or "Night;" and a Saint Jerome, which Annibal Caracci preferred to Raphael's Saint Cecilia, One of his most remarkable productions is a "Penitent Magdalen," in the gallery at Dresden: for this picture, only about eighteen inches square, one of the Saxon being six said to have paid force levis d'ors del. kings is said to have paid 6000 louis-d'ors, (30,000 dol-lars.) His representations of women and children are especially admirable. Many of his female countenances possess an ineffable and almost divine beauty. Correggio is said to have been remarkably modest. After gazing on a production of Raphael, he exclaimed, exultingly, Anch'io son' pittore! ("I also am a painter!") "The harmony of Correggio," says Fuseli, "though assisted by exquisite hues, was entirely independent of colour: his great organ was chiaro oscuro in its most extensive sense. The bland light of a globe gliding through lucid demi-tints into rich reflected shades, composes the spell which pervades all his performances." The celebrated Danish poet Oehlenschläger has made Correggio the subject of one of his most successful tragedies.

See "Memorie istoriche di A. Allegri detto il Correggio," Parma, 1817; VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; "Lives of Correggio and Parmegiano," London, 1823; "Biographie Universelle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Corregio, korrā'jo, (GIBERTO,) an able chief of the Guelph party, who in 1303 obtained the sovereignty of Parma. He was expelled in 1316. Died in 1321.

Cor're-us, a chief of the Bellovaci, a tribe of Gaul,

Cor're-us, a chief of the Bellovaci, a tribe of Gaul, who, at the head of an army, encountered Cæsar, and, after a brave resistance, was killed.

Cor'rie, (Daniel,) an English clergyman, born about 1776, became Bishop of Madras in 1834. He translated part of the Bible into Hindostanee. Died in 1837.

Corrodi, (Henry,) a learned Swiss writer, born at Zurich in 1752. He published (in German) a number of works on philosophy and theology, among which is a "History of Millenarism," (1781.) Died in 1793.

Corry, (Henry Thomas,) an English Conservative statesman, born in 1803, became first lord of the admiralty in 1867. Died in 1873.

in 1867. Died in 1873.

Corse, (John M.,) an American general, who, in October, 1864, defended Allatoona with success against a superior force of Confederate troops, while General Sherman, from the top of Kenesaw Mountain, signalled that he should hold out to the last. He commanded a division of Sherman's army in its march through Georgia.

Corsetti, kor-set'tee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian poet,

born at Sienna about 1700; died in 1774.

Corsignani, kor-sen-yå'nee, (Pietro Antonio,) an Italian historian, born at Celano in 1686; died in 1751.

Corsini, kor-see'nee, (Andrea,) born at Florence in 1302, was renowned for his piety and ascetic life. He became Bishop of Fiesole about 1360. Died in 1373.

See F. Venturi, "Vita di S. A. Corsini," 1620; Angulo, "Vida di S. A. Corsini," 1630.

Corsini, (EDOARDO,) an eminent Italian antiquary and monk, born at Fanano in 1702. In 1735 he became professor of logic, and in 1746 of moral philosophy, at Pisa. He published "Fasti Attici," (1744-56, 4 vols.,) a capital work on Grecian chronology and history, and other antiquarian treatises. Died at Pisa in 1765.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Corsini, (Lorenzo.) See Clement XII. Cort, kort, (Cornelius,) a skilful Dutch designer and engraver, born at Horn about 1530. After visiting Venice about 1566, and engraving some works of Titian, he settled in Rome, where he opened a school of engraving. He produced many prints after various masters, among which is "The Transfiguration of Raphael." Died in Rome in 1578.

See NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Cort, (HENRY,) an English mechanician, who effected great improvements in the manufacture of iron, was born at Lancaster in 1740; died in 1800. See Smiles, "Industrial Biography."

Cortambert, kon'tôn'bain', (PIERRE FRANÇOIS EU-GÈNE,) a French geographer and writer, born at Toulouse in 1805.

Corte, (Cesare and Valerio.) See Corti. Corte, de la, dà là kor'tà, (Juan.) a skilful Spanish painter of landscapes and battles, born at Madrid in 1597; died in 1660. His son, Gabriel, (1648-94.) was a painter of flowers.

Corte-Murari, della, del'ià kor'tà moo-rà'ree, (GIROLAMO,) COUNT, an Italian poet, born at Mantua in

1747; died in 1832.

Cortenaer or Cortenaar, kor'teh-når', (Egbert,)

The distinguished himself as a famous Dutch admiral. He distinguished himself as captain in a battle against the Swedes in 1658, and was killed near Lestoff in 1665.

Cortenovis, kor-ta-no'vess, (Angelo Maria,) an

Italian antiquary, born at Bergamo in 1727, wrote a treatise "On the Purple of the Ancients." Died in 1801.

Corte-Real or Cortereal, kor-ta-ra-al', (GASPAR,)

a Portuguese navigator, commanded in 1500 an exploring expedition to the region since called Canada. In 1501 he again sailed from Lisbon towards the Arctic regions, and was never afterwards heard of.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Corte-Real, (Jeronymo,) a Portuguese poet, composed several admired poems, of which the "Shipwreck of Sepulveda" (1594) is the most popular. Died in 1593. See Sismondi, "Histoire de la Littérature du Midi de l'Europe."

Cortés. See CORTEZ.
Cortés, (DONOSO.) See DONOSO CORTÉS.
Cortés, (DONOSO.) See DONOSO CORTÉS.
Cortés, kor-tés', (MARTIN,) a Spanish geographer,
who lived at Cadiz, published in 1561 an excellent work
on geography and navigation, called "Breve Compendio
de la Esfera y de la Arte de navegar."
Cortese. See CORTEZ.

Cortese, kor-tā/sa, (GIULIO CESARE,) an Italian poet, born in the kingdom of Naples about 1570. He wrote several facetious and satirical poems, one of which, called the "Vajasseide," (1604,) passed through sixteen editions in fourteen years.

See Ginguené, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie."

Cortesi. See Courtois, (JACQUES.)

Cortesius. See CORTEZ.

Cor'tez, [Sp. Cortés, kor-tês'; It. Cortese, kor-tā'sā; Lat. Corte'sius,] (Hernando (or Hernan) or Fernando,) the conqueror of Mexico, was born at Medeltin, a village of Estremadura, in Spain, in 1485. Resolving to seek his fortune in the New World, he sailed to Hispaniola in 1504, and became a planter. He displayed courage and ability in the conquest of Cuba, which Velasquez began in 1511, and was rewarded with an estate in that island. In 1518 he was appointed by Velasquez commander of an expedition sent against Mexico, which had just been discovered, and which presented a most brilliant theatre for ambition and enterprise. The armada,

infidels. This process he initiated by a battle at Tabasco, where he defeated a native army. He next landed on where he defeated a native army. He next landed on the site of the present Vera Cruz, where he made friendly demonstrations and learned that he had entered the wide empire of Montezuma. The Aztec artists by their picture-writing informed the monarch of the arrival of the Spaniards. Having destroyed his ships, in order that his soldiers might be forced to conquer or perish, Cortez marched to Mexico, or Tenochtitlan, the capital of Anahuac, which, after several bloody victories over the Tlascalans, he entered in November, 1519, without resistance. Montezuma, after receiving them with due hospitality, was made prisoner by his audacious guests in his own palace. He was induced to swear allegiance to the emparace. He was induced to swear anequates to the superor Charles V., and to pay an inimense tribute in gold and silver; but he refused to profess the creed of the Spaniards. In the mean time, Velasquez, jealous of the success of Cortez, whom he regarded as a rival or rebel, sent against him an army of about 1000 men, under Nara small garrison in the capital, Cortez marched with about 250 men against Narvaez, whom he defeated and took prisoner near Zempoalla in 1520. Having persuaded the soldiers of Narvaez to join his standard, Cortez returned to Mexico, which he found in revolt against him. After several days of severe fighting, in which Montezuma was mortally wounded by the natives, the Spaniards were expelled from the city of Mexico, with a loss of several hundred men. The great victory at Otumba in July, 1520, restored the ascendency of Cortez, and in 1521 he again became master of the capital, where he committed acts of infamous atrocity, and the conquest of Mexico was completed. In 1522 he was appointed by the Spanish court Governor and Captain-General of New Spain, (Mexico.) In 1525 he executed Guatemozin, the last emperor of the Aztecs. To vindicate himself from the accusations of his enemies, he returned in 1528 to Spain, where he was graciously received by Charles V.; but when he went again to Mexico, in 1530, he no longer had the supremacy there. An exploring expedition which he fitted out discovered California in 1535. He revisited Spain in 1540, and took part in the disastrous invasion of Algiers in 1541. Died at Seville in 1547. His virtues and vices are thus summed up by Prescott: "He was avaricious, yet liberal; bold to desperation, yet cautious and calculating in his plans; magnanimous, yet very cunning; lax in his notions of morality, yet a sad bigot. The great feature in his character was constancy of purpose."

See Robertson, "History of America;" Prescott, "History of the Conquest of Mexico;" "Despatches of Hernando Cortes," New York, 1843; Antonio de Solis y Ribadeneyra, "Historia de la Conquista del Mexico," 1684; English version of the same, by Thomas Townsend, 1724; Gomara, "Historia de F. Cortez," Rome, 1556; Carl Curths, "F. Cortez der Eroberer Mexiko's," 1818; "Lives of Nuñez de Balboa, Hernan Cortes, and Francis Pizarro," 1847.

Corti, kor'tee, or Corte, kor'ta, (CESARE,) a painter of portraits and history, a son of Valerio, noticed below, was born at Genoa about 1554; died about 1612.
Corti, [Lat. Cur'tius,] (MATTEO,) an Italian medical

writer, born at Pavía in 1475; died in 1542.

Corti or Corte, (VALERIO,) an Italian portrait-painter of merit, born at Venice in 1530, was a pupil of Titian. Died at Genoa about 1580. His son MARCANTONIO was an excellent designer.

Corticelli, kor-te-chel'lee, (SALVADORE,) an eminent Italian philologist, born at Piacenza in 1690. He produced an excellent Italian grammar, (1745,) which, says Roquefort, "is the best in the language." Died in 1758.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Cortona, da, då kor-to'nå, (PIETRO BERRETTINI,)[Fr. PIERRE DE CORTONE, pe-air' deh kor'ton',] an eminent Italian painter, born at Cortona about 1600. He painted some pictures in the Pitti palace, Florence, and afterwards settled in Rome, where he worked with success. He excelled in composition, and had a certain freedom and facility of style. Mengs, however, says that he neglected the study of principles founded on reason, and aimed soon acquired celebrity as a lawyer and an orator.

which consisted of eleven vessels, ten cannon, and about seven hundred men, sailed from Cuba in February, 1519, its primary ostensible object being the conversion of the infidels. This process he initiated by a battle at Tabasco, Saint Paul." The Barberini palace, Rome, contains one of his principal frescos.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Bryan, "Dictionary of Painters."

Cortone, de. See CORTONA.
Cortot, kor'to', (JEAN PIERRE,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1787, won the first prize of the Institute in 1809. Among his finest works are "The Soldier of Marathon" and the bas-relief which adorns the Chamber

of Deputies. Died in 1843.

Cortusi, kor-too'see, (Giacomo Antonio,) an Italian botanist, and director of the botanic garden at Padua. He published a description of the plants growing in that

garden, (1591.) Died in 1593. Cor-un-cā'nĭ-us, (TIBERIUS,) an eminent Roman jurist and senator, was elected consul in 280 B.C., and pontifex maximus about 254. He was the first plebeian who attained the latter dignity. His talents and virtues are highly praised by Cicero. He was appointed dictator in 246 B.C., soon after which he died.

See Cicero, "De Legibus," and "De Oratore;" Wuerffel, "Commentatio de T. Coruncanio," 1740.

Corvetto, di, de kor-vet'to, (Luigi Emmanuele,) COUNT, a financier, born at Genoa in 1756. In 1805 he became a member of Bonaparte's council of state. From 1815 to 1818 he was minister of finance in France. Died in 1822.

See Solari, "Elogio storico del Conte L. E. di Corvetto," 1824.

Corvi, kor'vee, (DOMENICO,) an Italian painter, born at Viterbo in 1623, excelled in nocturnal scenes. in 1703.

Corvin. See Corvinus.

Corvinus, kor-vee'nûs, (Johann August,) a German engraver, born about 1682, worked for booksellers of Augsburg. Died in 1738.

Cor-vi'nus, [Fr. Corvin, kor'vân',] (Matthias,)

King of Hungary, born at Klausenburg in 1443, was the son of John Huniades. He was elected king in 1458. His reign was marked by a series of wars with the emperor Ferdinand III., the Turks, and the Kings of Poland and Bohemia. In the intervals of peace he promoted the arts and sciences. He was eminent for military talents, and made himself master of Austria and Vienna in 1485. He died at Vienna in 1490, leaving the reputation of a wise ruler. Vladislaus, King of Bohemia, was his successor.

See Turotz, "Chronica Hungaria;" Galeottus Martius, "De Dictis et Factis Regis Matthiæ;" Fessler, "Matthias König von Hungarn," 1793; Wenzel, "Matthias Corvinus," 1810.

Hungarn," 1793; WENZEL, "Matthias Corvinus," 1810.

Corvisart-Desmarets, kor ve 'zãr' dà 'mã' rà', (JEAN NICOLAS,) an eminent French physician, born in Champagne in 1755. Having attended the lectures of Petit, Desault, and others, he was received as docteur-régent of the faculty in 1782. In 1788 he was chosen professor of clinic at the hospital La Charité, and in 1797 professor of practical medicine in the College of France. He was very successful as a lecturer, and had a rare sagacity in diagnosis. About 1800 he was appointed chief physician to Bonaparte, and a few years later received the title of Baron. He published an "Essay on the Diseases and Organic Lesions of the Heart," (1808,) and other works. Bonaparte once said he "was an honest and able man, but rather blunt," (brusque.) Died in 1821.

See Ferrus, "Notice sur Corvisart," 1821; "Biographie Médicale;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cor'vus, (M. VALERIUS,) a famous Roman general born about 370 B.C. He was chosen consul in 348, and was re-elected five times. In 343 he gained two important victories over the Samnites near Gaurus and Suessula. He was chosen dictator in 342. Again summoned to the dictatorship in 301 B.c., he defeated the Marsi and Etruscans. He was elected consul the sixth time in 299. Died about 270 B.C.

See VALERIUS MAXIMUS; NIEBUHR, "History of Rome."

Cor'win, (THOMAS,) an American statesman and orator, born in Bourbon county, Kentucky, in July, 1794. His parents removed to Ohio while he was a boy. He studied law, was admitted to the bar about 1818, and

supported John Quincy Adams for the Presidency in 1828, was elected a member of Congress by the voters of the Warren district in 1830, and acted with the Whig party. In 1840 he advocated the election of General party. In 1840 he advocated the election of General Harrison by numerous speeches at mass-meetings, for which his popular style of oratory was especially adapted. He was elected Governor of Ohio for two years in October, 1840, and represented that State in the Senate of the United States from 1845 to 1850. He opposed the Mexican war, on which he made an able speech in 1846. In the 1840 he was appointed secretary of the treas-In July, 1850, he was appointed secretary of the treasury by President Fillmore. On his retirement from office, March, 1853, he resumed the practice of law at Lebanon, Ohio. He was elected a member of Congress for the seventh district of Ohio in October, 1858, and again in 1860; but soon after the latter date (in 1861) he was sent as minister to Mexico. He returned home in 1864, and died at Washington in December, 1865.

Cor'y-at or Cor'y-ate, (George,) an English clergyman, noted as a writer of Latin verse, became rector of Odcombe about 1570. Died in 1606.

Coryat or Coryate, (Thomas,) an eccentric Englishman, a son of the preceding, was born at Odcombe rectory in 1577. In 1608 he traversed France, Italy, and Germany on foot, and published, in 1611, "Crudities hastily gobbled up in Five Months' Travel, etc." This work was accompanied by numerous pieces of humorous or ironical verse by Jonson, Drayton, Chapman, and many other poets. In his youth he appears to have officiated as court jester, or king's fool, in the service of Henry, Prince of Wales. Between 1612 and 1617 he journeyed on foot through Palestine and Persia to Hindards. dostan. Died at Surat in 1617.

See "Retrospective Review," vol. vi., 1822.

Cor-y-ban'tēš, [Gr. Κορύβαντες,] the priests of Cy-ele, sometimes called also GALLI. They celebrated the bele, sometimes called also GALLI. festivals of Cybele with orginastic dances and loud cries, beating on timbrels, clashing cymbals, and cutting their flesh with knives.

Cosa, de la, dà lå ko'så, (Juan,) a Spanish navigator, who served Columbus as pilot in his second voyage to America. He was skilful in the construction of maps or charts. He was killed by some natives at Tabasco

in 1509.

Cosimo, kos'e-mo, (JACOPO or GIACOMO,) a celebrated engraver of gems and cameos, was born at Trezzo, in the Milanese. He worked at Madrid for Philip II.

Cosimo, (PIETRO,) an Italian painter of high reputation, also called Rosselli, was born at Florence in 1441. He excelled in bacchanalian scenes. Died about 1525.

Cosimo de' Medici. See MEDICI.
Cosim or Cozen, kuz'en, (John,) an English divine, born at Norwich in 1594. He became Dean of Peterborough in 1640. During the civil war he retired to Paris, where he preached several years. About 1660 he returned, and was appointed Bishop of Durham. He published "A Scholastic History of the Canon of Holy Caripture" and other works. Died in 1672.

Scripture," and other works. Died in 1672.

Cosini, ko-see'nee, (SILVIO,) an able sculptor, a pupil of Michael Angelo, born near Florence, lived about 1550.

Cos'mas, [Gr. Kooµūs,] an Egyptian geographer, surnamed INDICOPLEUS'TES, ("Indian navigator,") lived about 540 A.D. In his youth he was a merchant, and made voyages to India and other countries. He afterwards became a monk at Alexandria, and wrote, in Greek, several works, one of which, entitled "Christian Topography," (Τοπογραφία Χριστιανική,) is still extant. He argues that the earth is not spherical.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Mannert, "Géographie des Anciens."

Cosmas of JERUSALEM, a poet and monk of the eighth

century, wrote thirteen Greek hymns, which are extant.

Cosmas [Fr. Cosme, kōm] of Prague, born in 1045, was the earliest historian of Bohemia whose work has come down to us. He was a priest, and secretary Henry IV. of Germany. About 1125 he finished his "Bohemian Chronicle," ("Chronicon Bohemorum.") Died in 1126.

Cosme of Prague. See Cosmas. Cosme, kōm, (Jean Baseilhac,) called Frère Cosme, a French surgeon, born in the diocese of Tarbes in 1703,

lived mostly in Paris. He was reputed one of the first lithotomists of his time in France, and invented an instrument used in lithotomy. Died in 1781.

Cosmico, kos'me-ko, (NICCOLO HELIO.) a Latin poet,

Cosmico, kos'me-ko, (NICCOLÒ HELIO,) a Latin poet, born at Padua about 1440; died in 1489.

Cosmo (or Cosimo) de' Medici. See Medici.

Cosnao, de, deh kos'näk', (DANIEL.), a French bishop, noted for his address, vivacity, and talent for intrigue, was born in Limousin about 1630. He became Archbishop of Aix in 1687. Died in 1708. He left "Mémoires," which were published in 1852.

See Abbé Choisy, "Mémoires," liv. viii.; Saint-Simon, "Mémoires:" Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi," tome vi.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cospéan de deh kos'nà'àn' sometimes incorrectly.

Cospean, de, deh kos'pà'ôn', sometimes incorrectly written Cospeau, (PHILIPPE,) a Flemish prelate, born in Hainaut in 1568, was eminent as a preacher. Moréri gives him credit for purging the pulpit of quotations from profane authors. He became Bishop of Nantes in 1622. Died in 1646.

See René Lemée, "Le Prélat accompli, ou la Vie de P. de Cospéan," 1646; R. Bordeaux, "Notice relative à P. Cospeau," 1852.

Cospeau. See Cospéan. Cosroes. See Khosroo. Cossa. See John XXIII., (Pope.)

Cossale, kos-sá'là, or Cozzale, kot-sá'là, (ORAZIO,) an Italian painter, lived at Brescia about 1600.

an Italian painter, lived at Brescia about 1000.

Cossali, kos-sâ'lee, (Pietro,) an Italian geometer and Theatin friar, born at Verona in 1748, was professor of natural philosophy and astronomy at Parma, and afterwards of mathematics at Padua. He wrote, besides other works, a "Critical History of Algebra," (2 vols., 1779,) which was highly prized. Died in 1815.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Cossart, ko'săr', (GABRIEL,) a learned French Jesuit, born at Pontoise in 1615; died in 1674.
Cossé, de, deh ko'sâ', (ARTHUR or ARTUS,) Comte de Secondigny, (seh-kôn'dên'ye',) a French general, born about 1512. He became a marshal of France in 1567, after which he served in the civil wars against the Calminister. Died in 1822. vinists. Died in 1582.

See Brantôme, "Vies des grands Capitaines."

Cossé, de, (CHARLES,) Comte de Brissac, (bre'sāk',) an able French general, brother of the preceding, born in Anjou about 1505. Having served in several campaigns in Italy and Flanders, he was made grand master of artillery in 1547. In 1550 he became a marshal of France, after which he fought successfully in Piedmont against the Spaniards. He died about 1564, with the reputation of one of the greatest captains of his age.

See DE THOU, "Mémoires;" BRANTÔME, "Vies des grands Capitaines."

Cossé, de, (CHARLES,) Duc de Brissac, a son of the preceding, was a partisan of the League against Henry III., and was the first who employed the Barricades in Paris, (1588.) He was appointed by the Duke of Mayenne governor of Paris, which he surrendered to Henry IV. in 1594. He was afterwards made a marshal and a IV. in 1594. He was duke. Died in 1621.

See Péréfixe, "Vie de Henri IV."

Cossé, de, (Louis Hercule Timoléon,) Duc de Brissac, a French royalist, born in 1734. He was appointed commandant of the royal guard in 1791, and

was massacred in September, 1792.

Cossiers, ko'se-à', (JEAN,) a Flemish historical painter, born at Antwerp in 1603, was patronized by the King of Spain. Among his best works is a "Presentation in the Temple." Died in 1652.

sentation in the Temple." Died in 1652.

Cossigny de Palma, ko'sen'ye' deh pål'må', (Joseph François,) a French naturalist, born at Palma, in the Isle of France, in 1730. He published a "Treatise on the Fabrication of Indigo," (1779,) and other esteemed scientific works. Died in Paris in 1809.

Cossin, ko'sån', (LOUIS,) a French engraver, born at Troyse in 1632, died at Paris in 1682.

Troyes in 1633; died at Paris in 1682. Cos'sus, (Aulus Cornelius,) a patrician Roman general, who was appointed dictator in 385 B.C., during the Volscian war. He gained a decisive victory over the Volscians soon after that date, and on his return to Rome committed Manlius Capitolinus to prison.

See Livv, "History of Rome."

Cossus, (Servius Cornelius,) a Roman warrior, who killed in single combat Lar Tolumnius, King of the Veii, about 437 B.C. He was the second person among the Romans that obtained the spolia opima. He was chosen consul in 428 B.C.

See Niebuhr, "History of Rome."

Cossutius, kos-su'she-us, a Roman architect of high reputation, lived about 170 B.C. He was the first Roman who built in the Greek manner. He rebuilt the grand temple of Jupiter Olympius at Athens.

Costa, (LORENZO,) THE ELDER, an Italian painter,

born at Ferrara about 1450; died about 1530.

Costa, (Sir Michael,) the celebrated musical composer, was born at Naples in 1810. He was naturalised in England in 1839, and was knighted by the Queen of England in 1869. He has been conductor of the Philharmonic Concerts, of the Royal Italian Opera at Covent Garden, and of the Handel Festivals. We may mention among his works, "L'Immagine, an opera, "Don Carlos," the oratorios "Eii," (1855), and "Naaman," (1864.) He died in 1884.

Costa, (PAOLO,) an Italian writer, born at Ravenna in 1771, was one of the editors of the "Great Dictionary of the Italian Language," (1819-26.) He published two editions of Dante, (1819 and 1830,) and wrote a novel called "Demetrio di Modone." Died in 1836.

Costa, ca, då kos'tå, (ANTONIO RODRIGUEZ,) a Portogueze historian horn at Satural in 1866 died in 1832.

tuguese historian, born at Setuval in 1656; died in 1732. Costa, da, dâ kos'tâ, (CLAUDIO MANOEL,) a Brazilian

poet, born in 1729. He was educated at Coimbra, and returned to Brazil. He wrote "Villarica," and other poems, which are commended. Died in 1789.

Costa-Cabral, da, då kos'tå kå-brål', (Antonio Bernardo,) Count de Thomar, (to-mar',) a Portuguese politician, born in 1803, was several times prime minister

between 1838 and 1851.

Costa de Beauregard, de, deh kos'ta' deh bor'gar', JOSEPH HENRI,) MARQUIS, a general and historian, born in Savoy in 1752, was educated at Paris. He fought against the French between 1792 and 1800. He published (in French) "Historical Memoirs of the House of Savoy." Died in 1824.

Costa e Sylva, da, då kos'tå å sèl'vå, (Jozé Maria,)

a Portuguese poet and critic, born in 1788. He wrote "The Sepulchre of Mary," and other poems. His principal work is a "Biographical and Critical Essay on the Best Portuguese Poets," ("Ensaio biographico-critico sobre os melhores Poetas Portuguezas," 7 vols., 1850-54,) which he did not live to finish. Died in 1854.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Costanzi, kos-tân zee, (Carlo,) a skilful engraver on precious stones, born in Naples in 1703, worked in Rome. He copied antique gems with great success, and engraved on diamonds a Leda, and a head of Antinous. "Few artists," says the "Biographie Universelle," "have re-ceived from their contemporaries so many testimonials of admiration.'

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Costanzi, (PLACIDO,) an Italian painter, born at Rome in 1688; died in 1759.
Costanzo, di, de kos-tân'zo, (ANGELO,) a popular Italian historian and lyric poet, born at Naples about 1507. He published in 1582 a "History of the Kingdom of Naples from 1250 to 1489," which, says Ginguené, "is regarded as one of the best works on that subject." As a poet he held a high rank among his contempora-ries. The Academy of Arcadians, near the close of the seventeenth century, selected him as the best model for imitation. Died about 1590.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" Long-Fellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Cos'tard, (GEORGE,) an English clergyman, noted as an Oriental and classical scholar, was born in 1710. He became Fellow and tutor of Wadham College, Oxford, about 1733, and vicar of Twickenham in 1764. His principal work is a "History of Astronomy," (1767,) which obtained a wide reputation. Died in 1782.

Coste. See LACOSTE.

Coste, kost, (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) an eminent French physician, born at Ville (Ain) in 1741. He was chief physician

of the French army which fought for the United States in 1778-83. In 1790 he displayed courage and firmness as mayor of Versailles. He was physician-in-chief of the grand army in the campaigns of Austerlitz, Jena, and Eylau, (1805-09.) He published a treatise on "Military Hospitals," and other able works. Died in 1819.

See "Biographie Médicale;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" REGNAULT, "Notice sur J. F. Coste," 1819.

Coste, (Jean Jacques Cyprien Victor,) a French naturalist, born at Castries in 1807, was professor of embryology (embryogénie) in Paris, and became a member of the Academy of Sciences in 1851. He published

a "Voyage of Exploration on the Coasts of France and Italy," (1855,) and other works.

Coste, (Pierre,) a French littérateur and Protestant, born at Uzès in 1668, took refuge in England about 1700. He translated into French Locke's great work, and Newton's "Optics," and edited several French authors.

Died in Paris in 1747.

Coste, kost, (XAVIER PASCAL,) a French architect, born at Marseilles in 1787, was employed by the Viceroy of Egypt from 1818 to 1827. He published a magnificent work entitled "Arabian Architecture, or Monuments

of Cairo," (1827.)

Costello, (Louisa Stuart,) a popular authoress, was Costello, (LOUISA STUART,) a popular authoress, was born in Ireland in 1815. She wrote, among other works, "Summer amongst the Bocages and Vines," (1840,) a "Pilgrimage to Auvergne," (1842.) "Memoirs of Eminent Englishwomen," (4 vols., 1844.) and "The Rose Garden of Persia," an admired translation from the Persian poets, (1845.) Died in 1870.

Costeo, kos-tā'o, [Lat. Costæ'us,] (Giovanni,) an Italian physician and writer, born at Lodi; died at Bologna in 1602.

Bologna in 1603.

Cos'ter, [Lat. Coste'rus,] (Bernard,) a Dutch his-

Coster, kos'tà', (Joseph François,) a meritorious French economist and financier, born at Nancy in 1729, filled the position of chief clerk (premier commis) of the finances under eleven successive ministers. He wrote an "Éloge de Colbert," and other works. Died in 1813. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" BLAU, "Éloge de M. Cos-ter," 1808.

Coster or Costar, (LAURENT JANSZOON.)

Koster.

Coster, (SAMUEL,) M.D., an eminent Dutch dramatic poet, called the founder of the theatre of Amsterdam, was born about 1580 or 1590. He produced five comedies and six tragedies between 1615 and 1644. His "Iphigenia," a tragedy, (1626,) was perhaps the most popular of his works. "His characters," says the "Biopopular of his works. "His characters," says the "Biographie Universelle," "are well sustained, and his style is often noble and energetic,"

See JÖCHER, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Costha-Ben-Louka. See Kosta-Ibn-Looka. Cos'way, (RICHARD,) a successful English painter, born at Tiverton in 1740, was a pupil of Hudson. He had great skill in miniature-painting, in which he was employed by persons of the highest rank. Died in 1821. His wife, Maria Hadfield, was an excellent portrait-painter and musician. Her musical parties in London were frequented by the noble and fashionable, attracted partly by the paintings and other works of art with which

Toledo; died in 1470. He was the reputed author of the famous tragi-comedy "Calisto and Melibea," (sometimes called "Celestina,") and of "Mingo Rebulgo," a

See TICKNOR, "History of Spanish Literature."

Cotan, ko-tân', (Juan Sanchez,) a Spanish painter of flowers and fruit, born at Alcázar de San Juan in

of flowers and fruit, born at Alcázar de San Juan in 1561; died in 1627.

Cotelerius. See COTELIER.

Cotelier, kot'le-à', [Lat. COTELE'RIUS,] (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French Hellenist of great merit, born at Nîmes in 1627. As professor of Greek in the Royal College of Paris, he officiated with great distinction. He published "Monuments of the Greek Church," (3 vols., 1677-86,) and other works. Died in 1686.

See Nickron. "Mamoire."

See Niceron, "Mémoires."

Côtes, (Francis,) an English artist, born in London in 1725, was one of the founders of the Royal Academy. He was very successful as a portrait-painter, both in oil

and in crayon. Died in 1770.

Cotes, (ROGER,) an eminent English mathematician, born at Burbage in 1682. He became Fellow of Trinity born at Burbage in 1682. He became Fellow of Trinity College, Cambridge, in 1705, and Plumian professor of astronomy in 1706. In 1713 he took orders, and published the second edition of Newton's "Principia," with a preface which was greatly admired. His premature death, in 1716, was deeply lamented by the learned. Newton exclaimed, "If Cotes had lived, we should have known something." He left a mathematical work,—"Harmonia Mensurarum," ("Harmony of Measures.")

Cotignola, da, då ko-tèn-yo'là, (Francesco,) an Italian painter, lived at Parma about 1520.

ian painter, lived at Parma about 1520. See Vasari, "Lives of the Painters."

Cotin, ko'tan', (CHARLES,) a French author, born in Paris in 1604, owed the publicity of his name in a great measure to the satires of Boileau and Molière. He was almoner to the king, and a member of the French Academy. He was author of a volume of verses and of several prose works. Died in 1682.

See "Ménagiana."

Cot'man, (JOHN SELL,) an able English artist, born at Norwich in 1780. He gained a high reputation in engraving and architectural drawing. He published "Architectural Antiquities of Norfolk," (1812,) "Architectural Antiquities of Normandy," (1820,) and other works. His etchings are highly prized. Died in 1843.

Cotolendi, ko'to'lôn'de', (CHARLES,) a French littéraleur, born at Aix or Avignon; died about 1710. He wrote a "Life of Saint Francis de Sales." (1680,) and

wrote a "Life of Saint Francis de Sales," (1689,) and

other works.

Coton. See Cotton.

Cotta, kot'tå, (BERNHARD,) a distinguished German geologist, born in Thuringia in 1808. He became prowrote, besides other works, "Letters on the Cosmos of Humboldt," (1848-51,) and "Geological Letters from the Alps," (1850.) His theory of the production of organic bodies may be regarded as a refined and improved exhibition of Epicurean philosophy. He maintains the higher organisms are developed from the lower. He maintains that

Cot'ta, (CAIUS AURELIUS,) a Roman general, noted for his strict discipline, became consul in 252 B.C. He commanded with success against the Carthaginians in

Sicily, and was elected consul again in 248.

Cotta, (CAIUS AURELIUS,) a Roman orator, born about 125 B.C. He obtained the consulship in 75 B.C., and the province of Gaul was allotted to him in the

year 74. He was one of the most eminent orators of his time, and was one of the interlocutors in Cicero's "De Oratore." Died about 70 B.C.

Cotta, kot'tâ, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian poet, born near Verona about 1480. He was for some time in the service of the Venetian general Alviano. "He acquired," says Ginguené, "by a small number of verses (in Latin) a high and merited reputation." Died in 1510. His "Carmina" were published with the poems of Sannazar in 1527.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Cotta, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian poet and pulpit orator, born at Tende, near Nice, in 1668. He became professor of logic at Florence in 1693, and composed sonnets, hymns, and other poems. Died in 1738.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" GIACINTO DELLA TORRE, "Elogio storico di G. B. Cotta," 1738.

Cotta, (HEINRICH,) a German naturalist, father of Bernhard, noticed above, was born in 1763. He published "Principles of the Science of Forests," (1832,) and other scientific treatises. Died in 1844.

Cotta, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) an eminent German theologian, born at Tübingen in 1701. He was professor of Oriental languages at Göttingen, and subsequently of theology at Tübingen, (1740.) He wrote many works, among which was "Plan of a Complete Church History," ("Entwurf einer ausstihrlichen Kirchenhistorie," 1768,) and published an edition of Gerhard's "Loci Theologici," (1762-77.) Died in 1779.

See MEUSEL, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Cotta, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) Baron von Cottendorf, (kot'ten-dorf,) a distinguished publisher, born at Stutt-gart in 1764, was a grandson of the preceding. In 1793 he founded at Tübingen the "Allgemeine Zeitung," an important daily journal, since published at Augsburg. He became intimate with Goethe and Schiller, whose works he published, and with many other authors, of whom he was a liberal patron. He established a steam-press at Augsburg in 1824, and introduced steam-navi-gation on the Rhine about 1825. Died in 1832. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cotta, (L. AURELIUS,) a brother of C. Aurelius, noticed above, became prætor in 70 B.C., and then procured the passage of the "lex Aurelia," which deprived the senate of the exclusive right to dispense justice. He was consul in the year 65, and supported Cicero against Catiline in 63. Cotta made the first motion in the senate for the recall of Cicero from exile. He sided with Cæsar in the civil war, 49 B.C.

See Cicero, "In Pisonem," Philippic II.

Cotta, (L. AURUNCULEIUS,) a Roman officer, who distinguished himself in Gaul as legate of Julius Cæsar. In 54 B.C. he and Sabinus commanded a body of troops encamped for the winter among the Eburones. He was killed during that winter, in a fight with the Gauls, who attacked his camp.

Cotta, (MARCUS AURELIUS,) a Roman general, was a brother of Caius Aurelius Cotta the orator. came consul with L. Lucullus in 74 B.C., and obtained for his province Bithynia, then the seat of war against Mithridatès, by whom he was defeated with great loss

at Chalcedon.

675

Cotte, kot, (Louis,) an eminent French meteorologist, born at Laon in 1740. He was one of the first in France who made and recorded observations on the weather three times a day; and he began to publish the results in 1765. He wrote a "Treatise on Meteorology," (1774,) and other works. Died in 1815.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cotte, de, deh kot, (ROBERT,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1656. He was appointed first architect of the king in 1708. Among his works are the colonnade of the Grand Trianon, and the gallery of the Hôtel de la Vrillière, now the Bank of France. Died in 1735.

See PINGERON, "Vies des Architectes."

Cottenham, kot'ten-am, (CHARLES CHRISTOPHER PEPYS,) EARL OF, an English statesman, born in 1781. He was appointed solicitor-general in 1833, and lord chancellor in the Whig ministry in 1836. Having been superseded in 1841, he again obtained the same office in August, 1846. He was raised to the peerage, as Baron Cottenham, in 1836, and created an earl in 1850, when he retired from office. Died in 1851.

See Lord Campell, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors;" Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. ix.

Cottereau, (Jean.) See Chouan.

Cot'ter-el, (Sir Charles,) an English scholar, was master of requests to Charles II. He translated from the French La Calprenède's romance of "Cassandra," and from the Italian Davila's "History of the Civil Wars of France" (1647) of France," (1647.) See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Cottin, ko'tân', (SOPHIE RISTAUD,) a Protestant French authoress, born at Tonneins in 1773. She was married at the age of seventeen to M. Cottin, a banker of Paris, and was left a widow after the lapse of three years. Gifted with a vivid imagination, she amused her years. Gived with a vivid imagination, she amused her solitude with composition, without aspiring to literary fame. Her first production was a romance named "Claire d'Albe," which was much admired. She afterwards wrote "Malvina," (1800,) "Amélie Mansfield," (1802,) and other popular novels, of which the best-known is "Elizabeth, or the Exiles of Siberia." Died in 1807.

See Auguis, "Notice historique sur la Vie, etc. de Madame Cottin;" A. PETITOT, "Notice sur la Vie de Madame Cottin;" & PETITOT, "Notice sur la Vie de Madame Cottin," 1817; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1808; SAINTE-BEUVE, "Biographie portative des Contemporains."

Cot'tle, (AMOS,) an English poet, brother of Joseph Cottle, noticed below, translated the Icelandic "Edda" into English verse, and wrote some original poetry. Died in 1800.

Cottle, (Joseph,) an English poet, born in 1770 or 1774, was a kind friend to Coleridge and Southey in their early adversities,-

"When friends were few, and fortune frowned."

In his youth he was a bookseller and publisher in Bristol. He published the first poems of the authors just

tol. He published the first poems of the authors just named, in 1796. Southey, many years later, expressed his gratitude and esteem for his benefactor. Cottle was the author of "Malvern Hills," "Alfred," "The Fall of Cambria," and other poems, also of interesting "Reminiscences of Coleridge and Southey," (1847.) Died in 1853. Cot'ton, (CHARLES,) an English translator and humorous poet, born in Staffordshire in 1630, was an adopted son of Izaak Walton. He wrote an addition to the "Complete Angler," made an approved translation of Montaigne's "Essays," and composed several poems, among which are "The Wonders of the Peak," a "Voyage to Ireland," and "Virgil Travestie." The latter is a coarse and disgusting parody. Died in 1687.

latter is a coarse and disgusting parody. Died in 1687.

Cotton, (George,) an English divine of the present century, became Bishop of Calcutta in 1858. He was conspicuous for his zeal in discharging the duties of his office, and for his exertions in the cause of education.

He was drowned in the Ganges in 1867.

Cotton, (Sir Henry,) an English lawyer, born in 1821. He became lord justice of appeal in 1877.

See "British Quarterly Review" for January, 1867.

Cotton, (John), a learned English Puritan minister, born at Derby in 1585. He became vicar of a church at Boston (England) about 1612, and emigrated to Massachusetts in 1633. He afterwards preached at Boston, where he acquired great influence, and was an antagonist of Roger Williams, in reply to whom he asserted the right of magistrates to interfere in religion. Died in 1652. See NORTON and MATHER, "Life of J. Cotton."

Cotton, (NATHANIEL,) an English poet and physician, born in 1707, was noted for his skill in the treatment of insanity. The poet Cowper, who was an inmate of his private lunatic-asylum at Saint Alban's, afterwards spoke of him in very favourable terms. He wrote "Marriage, a Vision," and other works, in prose and verse. Died in 1788.

See CAMPBELL, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Cotton, ko'tòn', or Coton, (PIERRE,) an eminent French Jesuit, born at Néronde in 1564, became a popular preacher, and is said to have converted many Protestants. He was confessor of Henry IV. for some years before the death of that king, whose favour he enjoyed in a high degree. Somebody remarked that Henry "had cotton in his ears." He officiated as confessor to Louis XIII. from 1610 to 1617. Died in 1626.

See Père d'Orléans, "Vie de Cotton," 1688.

Cotton, (Sir ROBERT BRUCE,) an eminent English antiquary, the founder of the Cottonian Library, born at Denton, in Huntingdonshire, in 1570, graduated at Cambridge in 1585. He gave special attention to antiquarian researches, and to the collection of historical records and documents. At the accession of James I. (1603) he was knighted. He was often consulted and employed by the kine and ministers by whom he was accessing king and ministers, by whom he was regarded as an oracle. In 1628 he was a member of Parliament. He died in 1631, leaving to his heirs his valuable library, which was increased by his son, Sir Thomas, and was deposited in the British Museum about 1755. Sir Robert wrote a "Life of Henry III. of England," and many political and historical treatises.

See "Biographia Britannica;" "Life of Sir R. Cotton," prefixed to Dr. Smith's Catalogue of Cotton's Library, 1696.

Cotton, (STAPLETON.) See COMBERMERE. Cotton, (Sir Sydney,) an English general, born in 1792, served in India during the mutiny of 1857-58, and was knighted for his services in that crisis.

Cottret, ko'rra', (PIERRE MARIE,) a French bishop and writer, born at Argenteuil in 1768; died in 1841. Cotugno, ko-toon'yo, (DOMENICO,) an eminent anatomist, born at Ruvo, in the kingdom of Naples, in 1736. He became surgeon of the Hospital of Incurables in

ise on the Anatomy of the Internal Ear," (1761,) and one on "Sciatica," (1765.) He made some discoveries in anatomy. Died at Naples in 1822.

See "Biographie Médicale;" FOLINBA, "Elogio del Cavaliere D. Cotugno," 1823.

Cottys, [Gr. Kórvs,] a king of Thrace, waged war against the Athenians. Died about 356 B.C.

Couailhac, koo'\(\frac{1}{2}\)ik', (Louis,) a French dramatist and journalist, born at Cahors in 1810.

Couch, (Darius N.,) an American general, born in Putnam county, New York, about 1822, graduated at West Point in 1846. He was appointed a brigadiergeneral of volunteers about August, 1861. He commanded a division at Fair Oaks, May 31-June I, became manded a division at Fair Oaks, May 31-June 1, became a major-general in July, 1862, and directed a corps at Chancellorsville, May 3-5, 1863. He commanded the Department of the Susquehanna from June, 1863, to

December, 1864.

Couch, (RICHARD QUILLAR,) an English naturalist and surgeon, born in Cornwall in 1816. He practised at Penzance, and wrote a number of essays on marine

animals, and on the geology of Cornwall. Died in 1863.

Coucke, kŏw'keh, (JEAN,) a Belgian landscapepainter of the present century, was born at Ghent. His
works are dated from 1808 to 1834.

Coucy, de, deh koo'se', (RAOUL or RENAUD,) a
French minstrel, who went to Palestine as a crusader,
and was killed in battle in 1102. He wrote a number and was killed in battle in 1192. He wrote a number

of songs, which were once popular.

See La Borde, "Mémoires historiques sur Raoul de Coucy," etc., Paris, 1781.

Coucy, de, (ROBERT,) a famous French architect, born at Rheims (or Coucy, according to some authorities.) He was chief architect of the cathedral of Rheims, a master-piece of the Gothic style, and of the church of Saint-Nicaise, in the same city, both of which had been begun by Libergier. Died in 1311.

See D. MARLOT, "Histoire de la Ville de Reims," 1846.

Couder, koo'dair', (Louis Charles Auguste,) a French historical painter, born in Paris about 1790, was a pupil of David. He established his reputation by the "Levite of Ephraim," (1817.) His "Soldier of Mara-"Levite of Epiraim," (1817.) This "Soluted of Maria-thon" is admired for grandeur of style. Among his later productions are "The Battle of Laufeld," (1836.) and "The Oath at the Tennis-Court," (1848.) He was

and "The Oath at the Tennis-Court, (1040.) The was admitted into the Institute in 1839.

Coudray, du. See Tronçon.

Coudrette, koo'drêt', (Christophe,) a French priest, born in Paris in 1701. He became an adversary of the order of Jesuits, and wrote, besides other works, a "History of the Rise and Progress of the Jesuits," (1761.) Died in 1774

Coulanges, koo'lônzh', (Marie Angélique du Gué Bagnoles—dii gà bắn'yol',) a French lady, born in 1641, became the wife of the Marquis de Coulanges, noticed below. She was a friend of Madame de Sévigné, and author of letters which were published. Died in 1723.

Coulanges, de, deh koo'lônzh', (Philippe Emanuel) Marquis, a French song-writer, born in Paris in 1631, was noted for his wit and bon-mots. He was in 1631, was noted for his wit and bon-mots. He wa cousin-german to Madame de Sévigné. Died in 1716.

See Madame de Sévigné, "Lettres."

Coulet, koo'la', (Anne Philiberte,) a French engraver, born in Paris in 1736. She engraved after Vernet

and other masters.

Coulomb, de, deh koo'lon', (Charles Augustin,) a French savant, eminent for his discoveries in experimental physics and electricity, was born at Angoulême in 1736. His "Theory of Simple Machines" (1779) gained the prize offered by the Academy of Sciences, and opened to him the doors of that Institution. In 1784 he was appointed intendant of the waters and springs of France. At an early stage of the Revolution he retired from public service. He wrote for the Academy many able treatises on mechanics electricity etc. emy many able treatises on mechanics, electricity, etc. He invented the Torsion Balance, which he used in successful experiments on the laws of magnetic and electric attraction and repulsion. By the same means he de-Naples in 1754, and professor of anatomy in the University in 1766. He was afterwards employed by the royal family. Among his most important works are a "Treat-He was admitted into the Institute about 1796. Died

have illustrated the admirable sagacity of Coulomb as an observer, as well as the accuracy of his experiments. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale." in 1806. M. Biot remarks that the labours of Poisson

Coulon, koo'lòn', (Louis,) a French geographer, born at Poitiers in 1605. He published a "Treatise on the Rivers of France," (2 vols., 1644,) and several historical compilations. Died in 1664.

Coulon de Thévenot, koo'lòn' deh tàv'no', (A.,) the inventor of French tachygraphie, or short-hand, was born about 1754. In 1792 he served La Fayette in the army as chief secretary. He published "The Art of Writing as rapidly as One speaks" (1774). Died in 1814. Writing as rapidly as One speaks," (1794.) Died in 1814. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Coupé, koo'pà', (Jean Marie Louis,) a French littérateur, born at Péronne in 1732. Among his works are "Literary Evenings," ("Soirées littéraires," 20 vols., 1795–1801,) and "Œuvres d'Hésiode." Died in 1818. Couperin, koop'rân', (François,) a French organist and composer, called "le Grand," was born in Paris in 1668, died in 1732.

1668; died in 1733.

Couplet, koo'pl\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (PHILIPPE,) a Flemish missionary, born at Malines about 1628. He went to China in 1659, and became deeply versed in the language and history of that empire. He and several of his colleagues published a Latin version of the works of Confucius. Died at sea in 1692.

Courayer, le, leh koo'rā'ya', or Courrayer, (Pierre François,) a French Catholic priest, born at Rouen in 1681. He published in 1723 a work in favour of the validity of ordinations in the Anglican Church. In consequence of the persecution to which this subjected him, he retired to England, where he died in 1776, without having renounced the Roman Catholic communion. He left a good French version of Sarpi's "History of the Council of Trent," (2 vols., 1736.) and other works.

Courbes, de, (Jean,) a French engraver, born about 1592, engraved a portrait of Sir Philip Sidney.

Courbet. (Gustave.) a French painter, born at

Courbet, (GUSTAVE,) a French painter, born at Ornans (Doubs) in 1819. His works are chiefly landscapes and portraits. He attained great notoriety as a leader of the Paris Commune, and in particular as having ordered the destruction of the Vendôme column. Died

Courbière, de, (WILHELM RENÉ,) Baron de Homme, a Prussian general, born 1733; died 1811. Courbon, de, MARQUIS, a French officer, noted for

his ability and romantic adventures, was born in 1650. He obtained a high rank in the Venetian army, and was killed at Negropont in 1688.

Courcelles, de, deh koor'sel', [Lat. Curcellæ'us,] (ÉTIENNE,) an eminent Protestant divine, born at Geneva in 1586. After preaching at Amiens, he removed to Amsterdam, where he succeeded Simon Episcopius as professor of theology. He translated into Latin the Philosophy of December and published expert the december of the protection of the protection of the process of the protection of Philosophy of Descartes, and published several theological works. Died about 1660.

See Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Courcelles, de, deh kook'sêl', (ÉTIENNE CHARDON,) a French physician, born at Rheims in 1705. He wrote, besides other works, a "Manual of Surgical Operations,"

Courcelles, de, (Jean Baptiste Pierre Julien,)
Chevalier, a French writer, born at Orléans in 1759.
He was the author of a "Historical Dictionary of French Generals since the Eleventh Century," (Paris, 1820–23,) a "Genealogical History of the Peers of France," etc., (1830,) and other works. Died in 1834.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Courcelles, de, (THOMAS,) a French theologian, born in 1400, was one of the judges who condemned Joan of Arc to death. Died in 1469.

Courcillon. See DANGEAU.

Couret de Villeneuve, koo'rà' den vèl'nuv', (Louis Pierre,) a French *littérateur* and printer, born at Orléans in 1749. He wrote and translated many works, in prose

author and pamphleteer, born in Paris in 1772 or 1773, was liberally educated, and was an excellent Greek scholar. He entered the army as engineer in 1792, became a captain in 1795, and fought in the campaign of Rome in 1798. In 1803 he obtained the brevet of chef d'escadron, (major.) During the intervals when active service dron, (major.) During the intervals when active service was suspended, he pursued his literary studies and translated from Cicero, Isocrates, etc. His last campaign was that of Austria in 1809, after which he resigned his commission. He published an excellent edition and version of Longus, (1810,) and translated Xenophon "On the Command of Cavalry," and other classics. (See Longus.) In 1814 he married a daughter of Étienne Clavier. He produced numerous political pamphlets and letters which display much humour and sativical power. letters which display much humour and satirical power. In politics he was liberal or independent. He was asestate in Touraine in 1825. "The merits of his works," says Lord Brougham, "are of a very high order. They abound in strong masculine sense, illustrated with classical allusions and accessed with a site of the strong masculine sense, illustrated with classical allusions and accessed with a site of the strong masculine sense, illustrated with classical allusions and accessed with a site of the strong masculine sense, illustrated with classical allusions and accessed with a site of the strong masculine sense. sical allusions and seasoned with wit more brilliant than is almost anywhere else to be found; for it has the keen edge of Swift's satire, and the easy playfulness of Voltaire, without his pertness and flippancy. He is truly a writer of extraordinary powers; and nothing could have prevented him from attaining a very eminent place among the literary men of his age, but his never having com-posed a work of considerable magnitude on a subject of permanent importance." ("Edinburgh Review.") Armand Carrel pronounced his "Pamphlet des Pamphlets" (1824) "the most finished work in respect to taste, and the most wonderful in respect to art, in the language."

See A. Carrel, "Essai sur la Vie et les Œuvres de P. L. Courier," 1838; SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi;" QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Edinburgh Review" for March, 1829; "Westminster Review" for April, 1866.

Cournot, koor'no', (Antoine Augustin,) a French mathematician, born in 1801. He published, besides other works, an "Exposition of the Theory of Chances and Probabilities," (1843,) and a French version of Sir J. Herschel's "Treatise on Astronomy."

Courrayer. See Courayer.

Courson, de, deh koor'son', (Aurélien,) a French historian, born at Port Louis, Ile de France, in 1811, became librarian of the Louvre, Paris. Among his works is a "History of the Breton Peoples of Gaul and the British Isles," (1846.)

Court, koor, (Antoine,) a French Protestant divine, born in Vivarais in 1696. He laboured with success to reorganize the Protestant churches after the civil war, and discouraged a factious resistance to the government. He was president of a theological seminary at Lausanne from 1730 to 1760, and wrote a "History of the War of the Camisards." Died in 1760.

See De Fallac, "Histoire des Protestants de France;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Court, (Joseph Désiré,) a French historical painter, born at Rouen in 1797, won the grand prize in 1821. His reputation was established by the "Death of Cæsar,"

(1827,) which is placed in the Luxembourg Gallery.

Court de Gébelin, koor den zhab'lan', (Antoine,)
a French scholar and Protestant, son of Antoine Court, noticed above, was born at Nîmes in 1725. He became a resident of Paris about 1760, and devoted much time a resident of Paris about 1700, and devoted much time to the study of antiquity, mythology, the filiation of languages, etc. Between 1773 and 1784 he published nine volumes of his "Primitive World Analyzed and Compared with the Modern," a work of great learning, which was never completed. The French Academy twice awarded to him the annual prize founded for the most awarded with the converted with Dr. B. French is not useful work. He co-operated with Dr. B. Franklin and others in editing a periodical called "The Affairs of England and America," (15 vols., Paris, 1776 et seq.) Died in 1784.

See Rabaud Saint-Étienne, "Lettres sur la Vie, etc. de Court de Gébelin," 1784: Théodore Fournier, "Notice sur A. Court de Gébelin," 1848; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Courtais, de, deh koor'ta', (AMABLE GASPARD HENRI,) a French general, born at Moulins in 1786, was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1842. Soon and verse. He was drowned in the Lys in 1806.

Courier, koo're-\(\frac{1}{2}\), (or Courier de Mér\(\frac{1}{2}\)—deh m\(\frac{1}{2}\)—of the national guard of Paris. He was censured and

removed because he failed to prevent the invasion of

Courtanvaux, de, deh koor(tôn'vô', (François César Letellier—leh-tà'le-à',) Marquis, a French savant, was born in Paris in 1718. He was admitted in 1764 to the Academy of Sciences, for which he wrote memoirs on chemistry, etc. Died in 1781.

Cour'ten, kur'ten,? (WILLIAM,) an English naturalist, born in Lordon in 1642. He made a rich collection of

born in London in 1642. He made a rich collection of

medals, etc. Died in 1702.

Courten, (Sir WILLIAM,) an eminent merchant of London, of Flemish descent, born about 1570, made large loans to James I. and Charles I. Died in 1636.

Courtenay or Courtnay, kurt'ne, (John,) an Irish politician and writer, born about 1740. He was elected in 1780 to the British Parliament, in which he sat many years, and voted with the Whigs. In 1806 he was appointed commissioner of the treasury, and a few months later retired from the public service. He wrote tracts on the French Revolution, "Manners, Arts, and Politics of France and Italy," in verse, and a few other works. Died in 1816.

Courtenay, de, deh koort'na', (Pierre,) a French count, who succeeded his father in 1183, was one of the most powerful princes of his time. He joined a crusade to Palestine in 1190. In 1216 he was chosen Emperor of Constantinople. He was defeated, made prisoner, and put to death about 1220, by Theodore, a Greek prince. See Michaud, "Histoire des Croisades."

Courtenay, (Hon. Thomas Peregrine,) M.P., an English scholar and writer of the present century, of whose life we have no details. He published a "Life of Sir William Temple," (1836,) which Macaulay commends for "diligence, good sense, and impartiality."

See MACAULAY'S Essay on "Sir William Temple."

Courtilz de Sandras, de, deh kook'tèlz' deh sôn'-drās', (Gatien,) a French littérateur, born in Paris in 1644. He published, anonymously, a "Life of Coligny," a "History of the War in Holland," (1672-77,) and many mediocre works, which purport to be memoirs, historical or biographical, but contain much fiction or falsehood. He was imprisoned in the Bastille nine years, (1702-11.) His style is praised by Bayle. Died in 1712. See Nickron, "Mémoires."

Courtin, kook'tån', (Antoine,) a French negotiator and moralist, born at Riom in 1622. He became private secretary of Christina of Sweden in 1651, and after her abdication was ambassador from Sweden to France, About 1662 he was employed by Louis XIV. in a negotiation with England. He published a number of moral essays. Died in 1685.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Courtin, (EUSTACHE MARIE PIERRE,) a French law-yer and editor, born at Lisieux in 1768, became advo-

yer and editor, born at Lisieux in 1768, became advo-cate-general in the imperial court, Paris, in 1811. Be-tween 1824 and 1832 he published the "Encyclopédie Moderne," (24 vols.,) a work of merit. Died in 1839. Courtivron, de, deh koor'tè'vrôn', (Gaspard le Compasseur de Créqui-Montfort—leh kôn'på'sur' deh krà'ke' môn'for',) Marquis, a French scientific writer, born in Burgundy in 1715. He became an officer in the army, and saved the life of Marshal Saxe in 1742. He wrote a "Treatise on Optics," (1752,) and other works. Died in 1785.

works. Died in 1785.

Courtney, (LEONARD HENRY,) an English political economist and politician, was born in 1832. He has written on taxation and finance, and has contributed to the "Times." He was elected to the House of Commons for Liskeard as an advanced Liberal in 1876, and has been under secretary for the home department and for the colonies, and financial secretary to the treasury.

Courtney or Courtenay, the name of a noble English family, which came from Normandy with Wil-

English family, which came non Avoinancy with Walliam the Conqueror. See Devonshire (EARL of.)

Courtney, (WILLIAM,) a younger son of Hugh Courtney, Earl of Devonshire, born about 1340, became chancellor of England and Archbishop of Canterbury in 1381.

He persecuted the disciples of Wickliffe. Died in 1396. His mother, Margaret, was a daughter of Edward I. See W. F. Hook, "Lives of the Archbishops of Canterbury," vol. iv. chap. xvi.

Courtois, koor'twâ', (EDME BONAVENTURE,) a French politician, born at Arcis-sur-Aube about 1755, became a member of the National Convention in 1792, and a political friend of Danton. He favoured the triumph of Bonaparte in November, 1799, and became a member of the Tribunate. Died in 1816.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Courtois, [It. Cortesi, kor-tā'see,] (Guillaume,) a distinguished French painter, born in 1628, was a pupil of Pietro da Cortona. He worked mostly in Rome, and was patronized by Pope Alexander VI. "The Miracle of Joshua suspending the Motion of the Sun" is one of his master-pieces. He aided his brother Jacques in some

of his works. Died in Rome in 1679.

Courtois or Curtois, (JACQUES,) [It. JACOPO COR-TESI, ya'ko-po kor-tā'see,] an eminent painter of battles and history, often called IL BORGORONE, (èl bor-gon-yo'nà,) or LE BOURGUIGNON, (leh book gen'yon',) born at Saint-Hippolyte, in Franche-Comté, in 1621, was a brother of the preceding. He studied with Guido at Bologna, and worked some time in Florence. About 1658 he became a Jesuit or monk, and settled in Ron e, where he painted many works, among which are the "Battle of Arbela," and some sacred subjects. He excelled in freedom of design, facility of execution, and in the disposition, variety, and movement of the figures. Died in Rome in 1676.

See Bryan, "Dictionary of Painters;" Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Courtois, koon'twâ', (RICHARD JOSEPH,) a Belgian naturalist, born at Verviers in 1806, was the author of a "Compendium Floræ Belgicæ," (3 vols., 1827–36.) Died in 1835.

Courtonne, koor'ton', (Jean,) a French architect, born in Paris about 1670; died about 1740.

Courvoisier, koor'vwa'ze-a', (Jean Baptiste,) a

Courvoisier, (JEAN JOSEPH ANTOINE,) a French lawyer and politician, son of the preceding, born at Besançon in 1775. He emigrated as a royalist about 1790, and became minister of justice in 1829. He resigned in May, 1830, and died in 1835. See LAMARTINE, "History of the Restoration."

Cousin, koo'zān', [Lat. Cogna'Tus,] (GILBERT,) a classical scholar and writer, born at Nozeroy, in Franche-Comté, in 1506. He lived about five years with Erasmus, who employed him as secretary or amanuensis and treated him as a companion and friend. He afterwards opened a school in his native place. Conrad Gesner states that he was the first who caused learning to flourish in Burgundy. Cousin wrote notes on Lucian, Aristotle, Ovid, etc., and Latin works on theology and other sub-jects. Suspected of Protestantism, he was imprisoned, and during his trial died at Besançon in 1567.
See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Morker, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Cousin, (JACQUES ANTOINE JOSEPH,) a French geometer, born in Paris in 1739. He was for many years professor of physics in the College of France. In 1795 he became a member of the Institute, and senator in 1799. He published a "Treatise on the Differential and Integral Calculus," and other works. Died in 1800.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Cousin, (JEAN,) an eminent French painter and sculptor, born at Souci, near Sens, about 1500, worked many He is regarded as the first Frenchman tinction by painting history. The most ears in Paris. who gained distinction by painting history. The most celebrated of his works was "The Last Judgment," a large oil-painting. His correctness of design was his chief merit. He painted on glass more than in oil. He also wrote able treatises on perspective, geometry, and the proportions of the human body. Died about

1590.
See Félibien, "Entretiens sur les Vies des Peintres."
Cousin, (Louis,) a French lawyer and learned translator, born in Paris in 1627, became president of the court des monnaies. In 1697 he was admitted into the French Academy. He published a "History of the Church," (1675,) a "History of the Empire of the West," (1683,) and other works, all of which are translations from Greek and Latin authors. Died in 1707.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Cousin, (VICTOR,) a celebrated French philosopher and metaphysician, born in Paris on the 28th of November, 1792, was the son of a clockmaker. He gained the first prize of honour at the Lycée Charlemagne in 1810, after which he attended Laromiguière's lectures on philosophy. In 1815 he succeeded Royer-Collard as substitute professor of philosophy at the Sorbonne, where he delivered eloquent and popular lectures on the history of philosophy. He was deprived of the professorship by the government in 1820 or 1821 for his liberal principles, and then commenced a translation of Plato. He published in 1826 an edition of Descartes, in eleven volumes, and "Philosophic Fragments," ("Fragments philosophiques,") an important original work. After being imprisoned six months in Berlin on suspicion of liberalism, he was again appointed professor of philosophy at the Sorbonne in 1828. His lectures displayed an admirable combination of sensibility, imagination, and reason, and he shared with his colleagues, Guizot and Villemain, an immense popularity. The revolution of 1830 opened to immense popularity. The revolution of 1830 opened to him a new career. Retiring from the chair of philosophy, he became councillor of state, and a member of the council of public instruction. He was elected to the French Academy in 1830 in place of Fourier, and was made a peer of France in 1832. M. Cousin was minister of public instruction about eight months in the cabinet formed by M. Thiers in March, 1840. He displayed superior oratorical powers in his speeches in the Chamber of Peers. After the revolution of 1848 he took no ber of Peers. After the revolution of 1848 he took no part in public affairs. Among his principal works are an part in public atlairs. Among his principal works are an excellent French translation of Plato, (13 vols., 1825-40,) a "Treatise on the Metaphysics of Aristotle," (1838,) a "Course of Moral Philosophy" ("Cours de Philosophie morale") from 1816 to 1820, (5 vols., 1840,) a new series of "Philosophie Fragments," (1838-40,) "Lectures on the Philosophy of Kant," (1842,) a "Biography of Jacqueline Pascal," (1845,) and "The True, the Beautiful, and the Good," ("Du Vrai, du Beau et du Bien," 1853.) He published a collective edition of his works, in 22 vols. 18m0 (1847). His system of philosophy may be vols. 18mo, (1847.) His system of philosophy may be briefly characterized as eclecticism, or a union of sensualism and idealism. He is regarded as one of the first philosophical writers of his time. Died in January, 1867.

See Marbach, "Schelling, Hegel und Cousin;" C. Fuchs, "Die Philosophie von Victor Cousin," 1847; Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi;" Sir William Hamilton, critique in the "Edinburgh Review," vol. 1.; Louis De Loménie, "M. V. Cousin, par un Homme de Rien," 1842; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "North British Review" for March, 1867.

Cousin d'Avallon, koo'zân' dã'vã'lòn', (CHARLES YVES,) a French compiler, born in 1769, published many collections of anecdotes with titles ending in ana. His "Pironiana" ran through eleven editions. Died about

Thomana ran through eleven entrons. Died about 1840.

Cousin-Despréaux, koo'zân' dâ'prâ'ō', (Louis,) a French writer, born at Dieppe in 1743, published two esteemed works, viz., a "History of Greece," (16 vols., 1780-89,) and "Lessons on Nature," (1802.) Died in 1818.

Cousinéry, koo'ze'nà're', (ESPRIT MARIE,) a Frenchman noted for his skill in medals, born at Marseilles in 1747, wrote "Letters on the Rosetta Stone," "Travels in Macedonia," (1831.) and several treatises on medals. He was a member of the Institute. Died after 1830.

Cousinet, koo'ze'na', (ÉLISABETH,) a French engraver, born about 1726.

Cousinot, koo'ze'no', (GUILLAUME,) a French poet

and historian, born about 1400; died about 1484.

Coussemaker, de, deh koos'må'kair', (CHARLES EDMOND HENRI,) a French antiquary, born at Bailleul (Nord) in 1805. He wrote a prize essay "On the Har-(Nord) in 1805. He wrote a prize essay "On the Harmony of the Middle Ages."

Coustant, koo'ston', (PIERRE,) a French Benedictine

monk, born at Compiègne in 1654. He aided in revising and editing the works of Augustine, and published an edition of Saint-Hilaire, (1693,) in which he showed much critical judgment. Died in Paris in 1721.

Coustou, koos'too', (GUILLAUME,) an able French sculptor, born at Lyons in 1678, was a pupil of his uncle Coysevox. After studying in Rome, he settled in Paris.

a bronze figure of the river Rhone, and the bas-relief which adorns the entrance of the Hôtel des Invalides. Died in 1746.

His son Guillaume, born in Paris in 1716, was also a skilful sculptor. He became in 1746 a professor in the Academy of Arts, of which he was afterwards rector. He made statues of Mars and Venus for the King of Prussia. Died in 1777.

See D'Argenville, "Vies des Architectes et des Sculpteurs;"
NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Coustou, (NICOLAS,) an eminent sculptor, a brother of Guillaume the elder, was born at Lyons in 1658. Having gained the grand prize, he went to Rome with a pension about 1682. He afterwards settled in Paris, where he was patronized by Louis XIV. Among his most admired works are a group of the junction of the Seine and Marne, the "Berger Chasseur," ("Shepherd Huntsman,") and a "Descent from the Cross." Died

See Cousin de Contamine, "Éloge historique de N. Coustu l'Aîné," 1837; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cousturier or Couturier, koo'tü're-a', (PIERRE,) [Lat. PE'TRUS SU'TOR,] a French monk, who had a dis-Testament published by the latter. Died in 1537.

Coutan, koo'tôn', (AMABLE PAUL,) a French painter of history, born in Paris in 1792. He gained the first prize in 1827. Died in 1837.

Coutelle, koo'tôl', (JEAN MARIE JOSEPH,) a French painter of history, born in Paris in 1792. He gained the first prize in 1827. Died in 1837.

engineer and balloonist, born at Mans in 1748; died

Couthon, koo'ton', (Georges,) a French Jacobin, born at Orsay, in Auvergne, in 1756. He was a lawyer before the Revolution, and entered the Convention in He voted for the death of the king, and became a partisan of Robespierre. He has been accused of the crimes and cruelties committed at Lyons, whither he was sent as commissioner in 1793; but Lamartine asserts that he restrained the excesses of his party on that occasion. After the committee of public safety was divided into two parties, Robespierre, Couthon, and Saint-Just formed a triumvirate, which for some time controlled the government. He was involved in the fall of Robespierre on the 9th Thermidor, and was guillotined July 28, 1794. See DE BARANTE, "Histoire de la Convention Nationale."

Coutinho, kō-ten'yo, (Dom Francisco,) Count of Redondo, a Portuguese officer, was appointed Viceroy of India in 1561. He was a friend of Camoens, who commemorated, in verse, his virtues and benefactions. Died in 1564.

See LACLEDE, "Histoire de Portugal."

Couto, de, dà kō'to, (Diogo or Diego,) a Portuguese historian, born in Lisbon in 1542. He went to India about 1556, served in the army several years, and settled at Goa. He received from Philip II. of Spain the title of historiographer of India, and between 1602 and 1616 published a continuation of Barros's valuable work entitled "Decades of Asia," ("Decadas da Asia,") containing an account of the discoveries and conquests

of the Portuguese in the East. Died at Goa in 1616.

See S. DE FARIA, "Vida de Diogo de Couto;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Couto-Pestana, do, do kō'to pês-tâ'nâ, (Jozé,) a Portuguese poet, born in Lisbon in 1678. He became

controller of the treasury at Lisbon in 1678. He became controller of the treasury at Lisbon, and wrote a poem entitled "Quitería la Santa." Died in 1735.

Coutts, koots, (ANGELA GEORGIANA BURDETT,) an English lady noted for wealth and munificence, a daughter of Sir Francis Burdett, was born in 1814. Having become the heiress of a vast fortune left by her grand-other. Thomas Courts a barbor che account his part of the court of the father, Thomas Coutts, a banker, she assumed his name. She has given large donations to benevolent and religious societies, and built a fine church in Westminster, (1847.) In 1871 she was created a peeress in her own right. In 1881 she was married to Mr. W. L. Ashmead-Bartlett.

Coutts, (THOMAS,) an eminent banker of London, born at Dundee about 1733. Died in 1821 or 1822. Coysevox. After studying in Rome, he settled in Paris. Among his best productions are two groups, each of which is composed of a horse prancing and a groom, and Susan, married to the Earl of Guildford.

Couture, koo'tür', (Guillaume,) a French architect, born at Rouen in 1732. He was chief architect of the church de la Madeleine, Paris, which he left unfinished at his death, in 1799. It has since been completed, with

some variations from his design.

Couture, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French writer, born at Saint-Aubin in 1651. He was professor of eloquence in Paris, and a member of the Academy of Inscriptions. He wrote an "Abridged History of the Assyrian, Persian, Macedonian, and Roman Empires," (1699,) and some minor works. Died in 1728.

Couture, (Thomas,) a French painter of history and genre, was born at Senlis in 1815. He produced "The Love of Gold" in 1844, and in 1847 a picture of "The Romans of the Decadence," which obtained the gold

medal at the Salon. Died in 1879.

Coutures, des, da koo'tür', (JACQUES Parrain—pa'ran',) Baron, a French translator, born at Avranches.

He published a French version of Lucretius, (1685,) with notes, and several other works. Died in 1702.

Couvay, koo'v½', (Jean,) a skilful French artist, born at Arles in 1622. He engraved after Raphael, Guido, Poussin, and other masters. "The Martyrdom of Saint Bartholomew," after Poussin, is his chef-d'œuvre.
Couvreur. See Le Couvreur.

Covarruvias, ko-var-roo've-as, or Covarrubias, (Don Antonio,) an eminent Spanish jurist and Hellenist, born in 1524. He was professor of law at Salamanca, and member of the royal council of Castile. He wrote a "Commentary on the Politics of Aristotle." Lipsius calls him "Hispaniæ magnum lumen." Died in 1602.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Covarruvias y Horozco, ko-vår-roo've-ås e o-roth'ko, (Don Juan), a nephew of the preceding, was born at Toledo. He became Canon of Seville, and afterwards Bishop of Girgenti, Sicily, where he established a printing-press. He was author of "Moral Emblems," (1591,) "Christian Paradoxes," (1592,) and other works, (in Spanish). Died in 1608 (in Spanish.) Died in 1608.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature."

Covarruvias y Leyva, ko-vår-roo've-ås e la/e-vå, (DIEGO,) a brother of Antonio, noticed above, was born at Toledo in 1512. He became Bishop of Segovia in 1565, president of the council of Castile in 1572, and of the council of state in 1574. He was reputed one of the first jurists or canonists of his time, and wrote several legal works. Died in 1577.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Co'vel or Co'vell, (John,) an English divine, born in Suffolk in 1638, wrote an "Account of the Greek Church," (1722.) Died in 1722.
Covelli, ko-vel'lee, (NICCOLO,) an Italian chemist and mineralogist, born at Cajazzo in 1790. He investigated the phenomena of Vesuvius by chemical analysis, and published, besides other works, "Prodromo della Mineralogia Vesuviana," (1825.) Died in 1829.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Coventry, kw'en-tre, (Henry,) an English scholar, a Fellow of Magdalene College, was one of the authors of the "Athenian Letters." (See Yorke, Charles.) He published "Letters of Philemon to Hydaspes," (on

"False Religion,") 1736-44. Died in 1752.

Coventry, (THOMAS,) BARON, an English lawyer, born in Worcestershire in 1578. He became attorney-general in 1621, and lord keeper of the great seal in 1625. He was also made a baron, with the title of Lord Coven-

try. Died in 1640.

Coventry, (Sir WILLIAM,) M.P., the youngest son of the preceding, was born in 1626. He filled several civil offices with credit, and published "England's Appeal from the Cabal, etc." The "Character of a Trimmer," commonly attributed to Lord Halifax, is by

some ascribed to Coventry. Died in 1686.
Cov'er-dāle, (MILES,) an English bishop and Re-Gov. Gr-dale, (MILES,) an English bisnop and Re-former, was born in Yorkshire in 1487. He became an Augustine monk, and entered holy orders in 1514. He was one of the first Englishmen that embraced the Reformed religion, which he zealously promoted. In 1535 he published, with the royal sanction, the first entire Bible which appeared in the English language,

British diplomatist, eldest son of Sir Henry Wellesley,

translated by himself. He also edited the Cranmer or "Great Bible," in 1539. He was appointed Bishop of Exeter in 1551. In the reign of Mary he was imprisoned two years and then exiled. He returned about 1558, but was not reinstated in the bishopric. Died about 1568.

See "Memorials of the Right Rev. Myles Coverdale, Bishop of Exeter,"

Covilham or Covilhão, đa, då ko-vèl-yŏwn', (Don PEDRO,) a Portuguese explorer, was born about 1450. He was sent by John II. in 1487 to search for Prester John and to explore a route to India. He visited India, and obtained about commerce and geography important information, which he sent home. About 1492 he visited Abyssinia, the prince of which induced or constrained him to remain in his service. He was living there in 1525. See João de Barros, "Asia," vol. i.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Covilhão. See Covilham.
Covilhão. See Covilham.
Covillard, ko'vè'yār', written also Couillard,
(Joseph.) a French surgeon, born in Dauphiné, was
noted for his skill in lithotomy. He lived about 1630.
Cow'ard, (William,) an English physician, born in
1656, published, besides some medical works, "Second
Thoughts concerning the Human Soul," (1702,) which
favoured materialism and excited much indignation. It was burned by order of Parliament. Died in 1725.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Cow'din, (ROBERT,) an American officer, born at Jamaica, Vermont, in 1805. He fought in the campaigns of 1861, and became a brigadier-general of volunteers

Cowen, (FREDERICK HYMEN,) a musical composer,

born in Jamaica in 1852.

Ców'ley, [formerly pronounced and sometimes written Coo'ley,] (ABRAHAM,) a celebrated English poet, was born in London in 1618. At the age of fifteen he published a volume of poems, called "Poetic Blossoms," and in 1636 entered Trinity College, Cambridge, from and in 1636 entered Trinity College, Cambridge, from which he was ejected as a royalist in 1643. In 1646 he went to Paris with the queen, and was employed as agent of a correspondence in cipher between her and Charles I. He produced in 1647 "The Mistress," a series of poems replete with frigid conceits which then passed for wit. "It is the most celebrated performance," says Hallam, "of the miscalled metaphysical poets." Having returned to England about 1656, he published an edition of poems, including "Pindaric Odes," "Miscellanies," and "The Davideis," an epic. By his contemporaries he was more admired than any By his contemporaries he was more admired than any other poet of his age. At the restoration he failed to receive the expected reward of his loyalty, and, retiring from the world in disgust, settled at Chertsey as a farmer in 1665. He died in 1667. "His 'Pindaric Odes,'" says Hallam, "contain very beautiful lines; but his sensibility and good sense—nor has any poet more—are choked by false taste. Cowley, perhaps, on the whole, has had a reputation more above his deserts than any English poet." "It may be affirmed," says Dr. John-son, "that he brought to his poetic labours a mind reson, "that he brought to his pages are embellished with all the ornaments which books can supply; that he was the first who imparted to English numbers the enthusiasm of the greater ode and the gayety of the less; and that he was equally qualified for sprightly sallies and for lofty flights." His prose essays are perspicuous and unaffected in style, and are among the earliest English models of good writing.

See JOHNSON, "Lives of the English Poets;" DR. SPRAT, "Life of A. Cowley," 1700; "Biographia Britannica;" CAMPBELL. "Specimens of the British Poets;" "North British Review" for February, 1847; "Retrospective Review," vol. i., 2d Series, 1827.

Cowley, (Mrs. HANNAH,) whose maiden name was COWIEY, (Mrs. HANNAH,) whose maiden name was PARKHOUSE, an English dramatist, born at Tiverton in 1743, was married to Captain Cowley, an officer of the East India Company. She composed, besides other plays, two successful comedies, called "The Runaway" and "The Belle's Stratagem." She also wrote "The Maid of Aragon," and other poems. Died in 1809.

See BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica;" "Gentleman's Magazine," 1800.

first Lord Cowley, and nephew of the Duke of Wellington, was born in 1804. He was appointed secretary of ton, was born in 1804. He was appointed secretary of legation to Constantinople in 1831, minister to Switzerland in 1848, and ambassador to Paris in 1852. Lords Clarendon and Cowley represented England in the Congress of Paris, 1856. He died in 1884.

Cowley, (Henry Wellesley,) the first Lord, an English diplomatist, born in 1773, was a brother of the Duke of Wellington. He was ambassador at Paris and other courts for many years. Died in 1847.

Cow'per, (Edward,), an Englishman distinguished as an inventor and improver of printing-machinery, was

as an inventor and improver of printing-machinery, was born in 1790. In his later years he was professor of mechanics, etc. in King's College, London. He contributed to the "Penny Cyclopædia." Died in 1852.

Cowper, (Francis Thomas De Grey Cowper,)

seventh EARL, was born in 1834. He was Lord Lieu-

tenant of Ireland, 1880-1882.

Cowper, (Spencer,) an English lawyer, was a younger brother of the first Earl Cowper, (1664-1723,) and grandfather of the great poet. After being tried for the mur-der of Sarah Stout, and acquitted, he became a judge in the court of common pleas, and a member of Parliament.

See Macaulay, "History of England," vol. v.; "Blackwood's Magazine" for July, 1861.

Cowper, (WILLIAM,) a British divine, born in 1566. He preached about twenty years at Perth, after which he became Bishop of Galloway. He published Sermons, and other works on theology, which are commended. Died in 1619.

Cowper, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English surgeon and anatomist, born in Hampshire in 1666. He settled in London, and became a Fellow of the Royal Society. He published a treatise on Muscles, entitled "Myotomia Reformata," (1694,) and the "Anatomy of the Human Body." His name has been applied to certain glands of the urethra. Died in 1709.

See Thompson, "History of the Royal Society."

Cowper, (WILLIAM,) LORD, an eminent English judge and orator, born in the castle of Hertford in 1664, was the son of Sir William Cowper, and a great-uncle of the poet of that name. He entered the Middle Temple in his eighteenth year, and was called to the bar in 1688. Few men have had finer endowments for that profession; and it appears that in a short time he was the leader of the home circuit. In 1695 he was elected to Parliament, where he acted with the Whig party. "The younger Cowper," says Lord Campbell, "like the younger Pitt, is a rare instance of a member of the House of Commons being considered from his maiden speech a consummate debater." He was appointed king's counsel, and became the leader of the Whig party in the House of Commons. He was made lord chancellor, or keeper of the great seal, in 1705, and was raised to the peerage, as Baron Cowper, in 1706. The Tories having come into power in 1710, he resigned the great seal, which was again confided to him on the accession of George I. in 1714. For some years he was the king's chief adviser in political affairs, in which capacity he appears to have acted with wisdom and moderation. He resigned the office of chancellor in 1718, and was created an earl. He died in 1723, leaving several sons. He had a high reputation for integrity.

See LORD CAMPBELL, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors;" Foss, "The Judges of England."

Cowper, (WILLIAM,) an English clergyman and geometer, born in London in 1713, became Dean of Durham. He was a younger son of Earl Cowper. Died in 1772.

Cow'per, (or koo'per,) (WILLIAM,) one of the most eminent and popular of English poets, was born at Great Berkhamstead, in Hertfordshire, on the 26th of November, 1731. His father, John Cowper, a nephew of Earl Cowper, was rector of that parish, and chaplain to George II. Having lost his mother, whose maiden name was Donne, at the age of six years, he was then placed at the boarding-school of Dr. Pitman at Market Street on the lips between Padford and Hartford con Street, on the line between Bedford and Hertford coun-Here his sensitive spirit and delicate organization suffered much from the cruelty of a larger boy. Between the ages of ten and eighteen he was a student of West-

He entered the Middle Temple about 1752, and was called to the bar in 1754, but had little if any practice. While he was a student in the Temple, "he was struck," he says, "with such a dejection of spirits, as none but he says, "with such a dejection of spirits, as none but they who have felt the same can have the least conception of. To this moment I had felt no concern of a spiritual kind. Ignorant of original sin, insensible of the guilt of actual transgression, I understood neither the law nor the gospel." Thus it appears that religion was not, as some assert, the original cause of his terrible mental malady. He was tenderly attached to his cousin. Theodora Cowper, who favoured his suit, but whose parents forbade their union,—

"With a little hoard of maxims preaching down a daughter's heart."

In 1763, when his funds were nearly exhausted, he accepted the offer of the place of clerk of the journals of the House of Lords; but, when required to pass an examination before the bar of that House, his morbid nervousness was such that he could not endure the ordeal. After vain and agonizing efforts to brace himself for the trial, he made abortive attempts to commit suicide, and his miseries produced insanity, which, he says, he had ardently wished for, and during which his dominant idea was despair of his salvation. Under the skilful treatment of Dr. Cotton, at Saint Alban's, he of the Unwins at Huntingdon. After the death of Mr. Unwin, in 1767, Cowper and Mrs. Unwin removed to Olney, than which it would be difficult to select a worse locality for an invalid. The adjacent land was low, damp, and miasmatic, and there was no genial society within their reach. Then came a nervous fever, followed by a renewal of his insanity or delusion, which began about 1773, abated in 1776, but did not cease entirely until several years later. He was nursed in this period, as in other times of need, by his constant friend, Mary Unwin.

About 1780 his friends persuaded him to cultivate his About 1780 his friends persuaded him to cultivate his poetical powers. "Encompassed by the midnight of absolute despair," says he, "I first commenced as an author." In 1782 he published a volume of didactic poems, entitled "Truth," "Table-Talk," "Hope," "Charity," "Conversation," etc. At the suggestion of Lady Austen, he wrote "John Gilpin," and "The Task," which appeared in 1785 and speedily obtained great and universal favour. It was more popular than any other poem of equal length in the language. He spent about a year of equal length in the language. He spent about a year in its composition. In 1784 he began the translation of Homer into blank verse,—a labour of six years which were among the happiest of his life. In 1786 he was visited by his cousin, Lady Hesketh, with whom he had corresponded many years, and removed to Weston, a pleasant village about two miles from Olney. Lady Hesketh and others were very assiduous in providing for his comfort. But the last six years of his life were passed in a state of hopeless dejection. He died April 25, 1800. "His familiar letters sparkle with playful humour. They are the pleasantest and most genial ever written." ("North British Review.") "I have always considered the letters of Cowper," says Robert Hall, "as the finest specimen of the epistolary style in our language. To an air of inimitable ease and carelessness they unite a high degree of correctness such as could they unite a high degree of correctness, such as could result only from the clearest intellect combined with the most finished taste." His version of Homer, considered with respect to fidelity to the original, is perhaps the best that has appeared in English. Besides the works above named, he composed numerous minor poems, and some of the "Olney Hymns," of which his friend John Newton was the principal author. His "Lines on his Mother's Portrait" are exquisitely beautiful and touching. The chief trait" are exquisitely beautiful and fouching. The chief characteristics of his poetry are originality, good sense, simplicity, piety, and warmth of heart. He was emphatically a Christian poet. No English poet, except Shakspeare, is more frequently quoted. "The great merit of this writer," says Lord Jeffrey, "appears to us to consist in the boldness and originality of his composition, and in the fortunate audacity with which he has carried the dominion of poetry into regions that had been considered as inaccessible to her ambition. The great variety and as inaccessible to her ambition. . . . The great variety and truth of his descriptions, the minute and correct paintings minster School, and became a good classical scholar. of those home scenes and private feelings with which

every one is internally familiar, the sterling weight and sense of most of his observations, and, above all, the great appearance of facility with which everything is executed, and the happy use he has so often made of the most common and ordinary language, all concur to stamp upon his poems the character of original genius, and remind us of the merits that have secured immortality to Shakspeare." ("Edinburgh Review" for April, 1803.)

See T. S. Grinshaw, "Life of Cowper," 1835; Souther, "Life of W. Cowper," 2 vols., 1838; Hayley, "Life of W. Cowper," 4 vols., 1803-09; Thomas Taylor, "Life of W. Cowper," 1833; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1804.

Cowper, (WILLIAM FRANCIS,) M.P., an English politician, a younger son of the fifth Earl Cowper, was born in Hertfordshire in 1811. He became a lord of the treasury in 1837, and served under Lord John Russell as lord of the admiralty from 1846 to 1852. He was a step-son of the admiralty from 1846 to 1852. He was a step-son of Lord Palmerston, who appointed him president of the Board of Health in 1855, and vice-president of the Board

of Trade in 1859.

of Trade in 1859.

Cox, (DAVID,) an English landscape-painter, born at Birmingham in 1793. He has attained distinction in painting in water-colours, chiefly British scenery. His works, though rather rough and not minutely finished, represent the phenomena of nature and of the weather with eminent success. He published a "Treatise on Painting in Water-Colours," (1814.) Ruskin praises "the purity and felicity of some of the careless, melting, water-colour skies of Cox." Died in 1859.

Cox, (Francis Augustus,) D.D., an English theologian, born about 1783, published, besides other works, a "Life of Melanchthon," (1815.), and "Our Young Men," a prize essay, (1838.) Died in 1853.

Cox, (Sir George WILLIAM.) an English clergyman and writer, born in 1827. Among his numerous works on mythology we may mention "The Mythology of the Aryan Nations; he was also joint editor of

of the Aryan Nations; he was also joint editor of the "Dictionary of Science, Literature, and Art." He became a baronet on the death of his uncle in 1877

Cox, (JACOB D.,) an American general, born at Mon-tical about 1828. He served under General Sherman in the campaign against Atlanta, in 1864, and com-manded a division at the battle of Nashville in Decemthe Republicans in October, 1865, and appointed by President Grant secretary of the interior in 1869, Cox, (JOHN EDMUND,) an English clergyman, born at Norwich in 1812, wrote a "Life of Cranmer," a "Life

of Luther," and other works.

Cox, (Leonard,) an English classical scholar, who

wrote several works in Greek and Latin. Died in 1549.

Cox, (RICHARD,) an English prelate, born in the county of Bucks in 1499. He was employed as tutor to Prince Edward, after whose accession as Edward VI. he was almoner to the king, and Dean of Westminster. In 1559 he became Bishop of Ely. He translated for the "Bishops' Bible" the four Gospels, the Acts, and

the Ebistle to the Romans. Died in 1581.

Cox, (Sir Richard,) an Irish writer, born in the county of Cork in 1650. He was made lord chancellor of Ireland in 1703. He published a "History of Ireland,"

and a few other works. Died in 1733.

See Croker, "Researches in the South of Ireland."

Cox, (SAMUEL HANSON,) D.D., a Presbyterian theologian, born at Leesville, New Jersey, in 1793. He was pastor of a church in Brooklyn, New York, from 1837 to 1854. He wrote "Quakerism not Christianity," and other works.

Cox, (WILLIAM SANDS,) F.R.S., an eminent English surgeon and writer, born at Birmingham in 1802. He founded Queen's College, and the Queen's Hospital, both in Birmingham.

Coxcie. See Coxie.

Coxe, koks, (ARTHUR CLEVELAND,) an American Episcopal clergyman, a son of Dr. S. H. Cox, noticed above, was born at Mendham, New Jersey, in 1818. He published, besides other works, "Christian Ballads," (1840,) "Saul, a Mystery," and "Impressions of England," (1856.) In 1859 he became rector of Grace Church, in the city of New York, and in 1865 became Bishop of Western New York.

See Griswold's "Poets and Poetry of America."

Coxe, koks, (RICHARD CHARLES,) an English theologian and poet, born in 1799, was Archdeacon of Lindis-Died in 1865.

Coxe, (Tench,) an American writer on political economy, commerce, manufactures, etc., was born in 1756; died in 1824.

Coxe, (WILLIAM,) a successful English historian and writer of travels, born in London in 1747. He became curate of Denham in 1771, after which he travelled on the continent as tutor of the Marquis of Blandford and the continent as tutor of the Marquis of Blandford and other young members of the nobility. He published "Travels in Russia, Poland, Sweden, and Denmark," (1784,) which are highly prized and interesting, and "Travels in Switzerland," (1789.) He was appointed chaplain to the Tower about 1796, and Archdeacon of Wilts in 1805. Among his most important works are a "History of the House of Austria," (1792.) "Memoirs of Sir Robert Walpole," (3 vols., 1798.) "Memoirs of the Kings of Spain of the House of Bourbon, 1700–1788," (3 vols., 1813.) and "Memoirs of the Duke of Marlborough," (1817–19.) Died in 1828.

See article on the "Life and Works of Archdeacon Coxe," in the "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1833; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1808.

Cox'e-ter. (THOMAS.) an English critic and collector

Cox'e-ter, (THOMAS,) an English critic and collector of rare books, was born in Gloucestershire in 1689. He assisted Ames in his "Typographical Antiquities," and Warton in his "History of English Poetry." He was making a collection of old English poets for publication

when he died in 1747.

Coxie or Coxcie, kok'see, (Michael,) a celebrated Flemish painter, born at Mechlin in 1497, was a pupil of Van Orley. After studying the works of Raphael in Rome, he returned home, and acquired a large fortune by his art. He had a fertile invention, a correct design, and a brilliant colouring. Among his best-known works is a copy of Van Eyck's "Adoration of the Lamb," made for Philip II. of Spain. Killed by a fall in 1592.

COXWELL, (HENRY TRACEY,) an English aëronaut,

born near Rochester in 1819.

Coyer, kwâ'yà', (Gabriel François,) Abbé, a French writer, born in Franche-Comté in 1707, published "Moral Bagatelles," a "History of John Sobieski," "The Commercial Noblesse," and other works. Died in 1782.

Coyne, koin, (Joseph Sterling,) a dramatist, born in King's county, Ireland, in 1805, produced many successful farces. Died in 1868.

Coypel, kwả'pêl', (Antoine,) an eminent French painter, born in Paris in 1661, was the son and pupil of Noël Coypel, with whom he studied in Rome. About 1680 he returned to Paris, where he acquired a high reputation. In 1715 he received the title of first painter to the king. His style, though affected and artificial, was much admired by his contemporaries. He was a

His son Charles, born in 1694, though an inferior artist, became first painter to the king. Died in 1752.

See BRVAN, "Dictionary of Painters."

Coypel, (Noël,) a successful French painter, born in Paris in 1628. In 1655 he was employed by the king to adorn the Louvre and other edifices, and was received into the Royal Academy in 1663. Louis XIV. appointed him director of the Academy at Rome in 1672. His ordonauce and colouring are admired. To distinguish him from his sons Antoine and Noël Nicolas, he was sometimes called "Coypel le Poussin." Died in 1707.

Coypel, (Noël Nicolas,) the son and pupil of the

receding, was born in Paris in 1688. He obtained a high reputation as a historical painter, but his works are now less prized than in his own time. Died in 1734.

Coysevox, kwaz'voks', (Antoine,) an eminent French

sculptor, of Spanish origin, born at Lyons in 1640. He studied under Lérambert in Paris, of which he became a resident, and was admitted into the Academy in 1676. Among his celebrated works are two statues of Louis XIV., the tomb of Colbert, and two winged horses surmounted by Fame and Mercury, at the Tuileries. He excelled in busts and portraits. Dicd in 1720.

Cozen. See Cosin. Cozza, kot'så, (Francesco,) an Italian painter, born in Calabria in 1605; died in 1682.

Cozza, (Giovanni Battista,) an Italian painter, born

The state of the s

ginally contributed to "Putnam's Magazine,") besides other works in prose and verse. Died in 1869.

Craanen, krå'nen, (DIEDRIK,) a Dutch medical writer, lived at Leyden; died in 1688.

Crabb, (GEORGE,) an English philologist, born about 1778, was a graduate of Oxford. He published a number of useful works, among which are "English Synonymes," (1816; 10th edition, 1852,) a "Universal Historical Dictionary," (1825,) and "Mythology of All Nations," (1847.) Died in 1854. "As an etymologist, Mr. Crabb seems to have some dictionary knowledge of many languages, but to be unacquainted with the philosophy, or history even, of language in general." ("London Quarterly Review," vol. xxv.)

vol. xxv.)

Crabbe, krab, (George,) a popular English poet, born at Aldborough, in Suffolk, in 1754. His father filled the humble office of collector of salt-duties. He learned the profession of surgeon, which, however, he abandoned at an early age. Conscious of talents above the common order, he resolved to seek his fortune as an author, and in 1780 went to London with five pounds which he had borrowed. After his first productions had been rejected by the booksellers, he published, on his own account, "The Candidate," a poem, which brought him neither fame nor profit. In great pecuniary distress, he Burke, who gave him a room in his own house, introduced him to Fox, Thurlow, and others, and enabled him, in 1781, to publish "The Library," which was received with favour. He was ordained a priest in 1782, and soon after became chaplain to the Duke of Rutland at Belvoir Castle. He published in 1783 "The Village," which confirmed his reputation as a powerful and original poet. At this period he married Sarah Elmy, the object of his early affections. Between 1785 and 1813 he officiated as curate or rector successively at Strathern, Muston, and Parham. After an interval of more than twenty years since his last appearance as a poet, he produced "The Parish Register," (1807,) "The Borough," (1810,) and "Tales in Verse," (1812.) In 1813 he was presented to the living of Trowbridge, Wiltshire, where he passed his last years. About 1819 he received £3000 for his "Tales of the Hall," and for the unexpired term of former copyrights. Died in 1832. His moral character was amiable and excellent. As a poet he is remarkable for vigour, truth in description, and a "Chinese accuracy" of observation. "Mr. Crabbe," says Lord Jeffrey, "is the greatest mannerist, perhaps, of all our living poets. The homely, quaint, prosaic style, the eternal full-lengths of low and worthless characters, with their accustomed garnishing of sly jokes and familiar moralizing, are all on the surface of his writings. ... An unrivalled and almost magical power of ob-servation,—an anatomy of character and feeling not less exquisite and searching, . . . are interspersed by fits and strangely interwoven with the most minute and humble of his details. Add to all this the sure and profound sagacity of the remarks with which he every now and then startles us; the weight and terseness of the maxims which he drops like oracular responses; and that sweet and seldom-sounded chord of lyrical inspiration, the lightest touch of which instantly charms away all harshness from his numbers and all harshness from his themes."

See "Life of George Crabbe," by his son, 1838, new edition, 1847; JEFFREY, "Miscellanies;" "Quarterly Review" for November, 1810; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1810, and November, 1812; "Blackwood's Magazine" for July, 1819.

Crabet. See CRABETH.

Crabeth or Crabet, krá'bet, (THIERRY or DIRK and VAUTIER,) excellent Dutch painters on glass, are supposed to have been born in Gouda. They were brothers. They executed (between 1560 and 1570) on the glass windows of the church of Gouda pictures which were considered inimitable. Dirk died in 1601.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Crab'tree, (WILLIAM,) an English astronomer, who was associated with Jeremiah Horrox in scientific pursuits. His observations were printed by Wallis in 1672.

suits. His observations were printed by Wallis in 1672. He died at an early age in 1641.

Cradock, (John Francis.) See Howden, Baron.

Crad'ock, (Joseph,) an English gentleman and author, born at Leicester in 1742, inherited an easy fortune, and lived in London. He published "Village Memoirs," a work of fiction, "Zobeide," (1771,) a tragedy, which was performed with success, "Literary Memoirs," (4 vols., 1826,) and other works. Died in 1826.

Cradock, (Luke,) an English painter of birds, etc. Died in 1217.

Died in 1717

Cradock, (SAMUEL,) an English nonconformist divine, born in 1620. He became rector of North Cad-bury, from which he was ejected in 1662. Besides other works, he published "Knowledge and Practice," "The

Harmony of the Four Evangelists," and "Apostolical History," which were highly esteemed. Died in 1706.

Cradock, (Zachary,) a brother of Samuel, noticed above, was born probably in England in 1633. He left two sermons which have been greatly admired, the subjects of which are Providence and the Design of

Christianity. Died in 1695. Craesbeke, van, vån krås'bà'keh or krås'bàk', (Јоѕерн,) a skilful Flemish painter, born at Brussels in 1608, was a pupil of Brauwer, whom he imitated. He preferred low and sordid subjects, such as drunken brawls and parties of smokers. Died in 1668.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Craft. See CRATO.

Crafts, (SAMUEL C.,) born at Woodstock, Connecticut, in 1768, was a member of Congress from 1816 to 1824, and was chosen Governor of Vermont in 1828, 1829, and Died in 1853.

1830. Died in 1853.

Crafts, (WILLIAM,) a lawyer and poet, born at Charles-

ton, South Carolina, in 1787; died in 1826.

See S. GILMAN, "Memoir of W. Crafts," 1828.

Craggs, (JAMES,) an English politician, was a friend of Addison, whom he succeeded as secretary of state in 1718. "He was a young man," says Macaulay, "whose natural parts were quick and showy, whose graceful person and winning manners had made him generally acceptable in society, and who if he had lived would probably have been the most formidable of all the rivals of Walpole." ("Essay on the Life and Writings of Addison.") Died in 1720.

Cragius. See CRAIG, (NICHOLAS.)

Crāig, (JAMES,) a Scottish divine, born in East Lothian in 1682, became one of the most popular preachers of Edinburgh. He published several volumes of sermons and religious poems. Died in 1744.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Craig, (JAMES,) an American officer, born in Pennsylvania about 1820, served in the Mexican war, and was made a brigadier-general of volunteers in 1862.

Craig, (JOHN,) a Scottish Reformer, born about 1512, was a monk in early life. He visited Italy, where he was employed as teacher and rector in a school. Having been converted to the Protestant faith and made an open profession, he was sentenced at Rome to die by fire; but in consequence of the death of the pope his prison was broken open by a mob, and he escaped from that doom, and returned to Scotland. He became a prominent coadjutor in the work of reformation in Scotland, and was chosen minister of Aberdeen in 1574. In 1577 he removed to Edinburgh, was appointed chaplain to James VI., and in 1580 composed the "National Covenant." Died in 1600.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Craig, (John,) a Scottish mathematician, the dates of whose birth and death are unknown. He contributed to the "Philosophical Transactions," (1698–1712,) and published a work on fluxions, entitled "De Calculo Fluentium," (1718,) and a few other treatises. He first made known in England the differential calculus discovered by Leibnitz.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Craig, krāg, [Lat. Cra'GIUS,] (NICHOLAS,) a Danish writer, probably of British extraction, born at Ripen in 684

1549, became professor of Greek in Copenhagen, and rector of the university. He published a book on the Republic of Sparta, (1593,) which was highly esteemed, and a few other Latin works. In 1598 he was sent on a political mission to England. He was a friend of Scaliger. Died in 1602.

See Kraft og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon."
Craig, (Sir Thomas,) of Riccarton, an eminent Scottish lawyer and antiquary, born in Edinburgh about 1540, was a relative of John Craig, (1512-1600.) After pursuing his studies in Paris, he passed advocate in Edinburgh in 1563, and became a judge (justice depute) in 1564. He wrote several admired Latin poems, one of which is on the birth of James VI. In 1603 he completed his celebrated work on "Feudal Law," ("Jus Feudale,") which was not published until 1655, and which is regarded as an authority all over Europe. He was eminent for modesty and other virtues. Died in 1608.

See P. F. Tytler, "Life of Sir Thomas Craig," 1823; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Craig, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish minister, born at Glas-

gow in 1700; died in 1784.

Craig, (WILLIAM,) a literary Scottish judge, born in 1745, succeeded Lord Hailes as judge in 1792. He contributed numerous papers to the "Mirror." Died in 1813. See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Crāik, (GEORGE LILLIE,) an able historical and critical writer and editor, born in Fifeshire, Scotland, in 1799. He became a resident of London about 1824, and produced "The Pursuit of Knowledge under Difficulties," (1831.) He contributed many historical and biographical articles to the "Penny Cyclopædia." Mr. Craik and C. Macfarlane were the principal editors or authors

of the "Pictorial History of England" published by Knight, (1840-49.) He wrote the chapters on religion, commerce, industry, and literature in that work, and other useful works, among which are "Bacon: his Writings and his Philosophy," (3 vols., 1846.) "Romance of the Peerage," (1848-50, 4 vols.,) and a "History of English Literature," (2 vols.) In 1849 he was chosen professor of English literature in Queen's College, Belfast. Died in June, 1866.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for August, 1866.

Craik, (JAMES,) a physician, born in Scotland in 1731. He accompanied Washington in an expedition against the French and Indians in 1754, and served as physician under General Braddock in 1755. After the Revolutionary war he settled near Mount Vernon, and became the family physician of Washington. Died in 1814.

Craik, Mrs. See Muloch.

Craik, MRS. See MULOCH.
Craik'an-thorp or Crakanthorpe, (RICHARD,) an English divine, born in Westmoreland in 1567. He was an eloquent Puritan preacher, and author of several works, among which is "Defence of the English Church," ("Defensio Ecclesiæ Anglicanæ.") Died in 1624.
Cramail, de, deh krå'mål' or krå'må'/ye, (ADRIEN DE Montluc—mon'lük',) Count, a French writer, born in 1568, was a grandson of Marshal de Montluc. He was

1568, was a grandson of Marshal de Montluc. He was imprisoned in the Bastille from 1630 to 1642 for alleged intrigues against Richelieu. His farce called "La Comédie des Proverbes" (1616) was much admired. Died in 1646.

Cramer, krá'mer, (Andreas Wilhelm,) a Danish professor, son of J. Andreas Cramer, the eminent poet, was born at Copenhagen in 1760. He became professor treatises on law and philology. Died in 1833.

See Nietzsch, "Memoria A. W. Crameri."

Cramer, krá'mer, (CARL FRIEDRICH,) a littérateur, born at Kiel about 1750, was a son of Johann Andreas, noticed below. He was for some time professor of ancient literature in Copenhagen, and removed to Paris about 1795. He translated Schiller's "Joan of Arc," and other German works, into French, and published a good German-French Dictionary, (1805.) Died in Paris in 1808.

See "Conversations-Lexikon;" Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Cramer, krå'mer, (DANIEL,) a German Protestant theologian, born at Reetz in 1568. He was professor at Wittenberg and Stettin, and author of several works,

among which is "Schola Prophetica," (1606-12.) Died in 1637. Cramer, (FRANZ,) a German composer of instrumental

music, born at Munich in 1772; died in 1848. Cramer, krå'mer, (GABRIEL,) an eminent Swiss geometer, born at Geneva in 1704. He cultivated many sciences with success, and in 1750 was appointed professor of philosophy in his native city. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. One of his most important works is "An Analysis of Algebraic Curves." Died in 1752.

See SENEBIER, "Histoire littéraire de Genève."

Cramer, (JEAN JACQUES,) a Swiss Protestant professor of Hebrew and theology, was born near Zurich in 1673. He wrote, in Latin, "Theology of Israel," (1705.) Died

in 1702.
Cramer, (JOHANN ANDREAS,) a German mineralogist, born at Quedlinburg in 1710, made important discoveries in metallurgy. He published, in Latin, "Elements of the Docimastic Art," (1739,) and in German, "Principles of Metallurgy," (1774-77,) both valuable works. Died in 1777.

See Adelung, Supplement to Jöcher, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Cramer, (Johann Andreas,) an eminent German poet and prose-writer, born at Jöhstadt, in Saxony, in 1723. He was invited to Copenhagen by Frederick V., and appointed preacher to the court in 1754. In 1765 he became professor of theology in the university of that city. He translated Bossuet's "Universal History" into German, published "The Northern Spectator," (1759) -70,) a series of essays which was successful, and three volumes of poems, "Sammtliche Gedichte," (1783.) The Germans reckon him among their best lyric poets. 1774 he obtained the chair of theology at Kiel. Died in 1788.

See Christiani, "Oration (Gedächtnissrede) in Honour of J. A. Cramer," 1788; Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Cramer, (JOHANN BAPTIST,) an excellent German composer and pianist, was born at Manheim in 1771, and taken to London in infancy. He passed most of his life in England. His "Studies for the Piano" are said to be unsurpassed in richness and harmony. Died in 1858. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cramer, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) a German jurist, was preceptor of the prince-royal of Prussia. Died in 1715.
Cramer, (JOHANN RUDOLPH,) a Swiss theologian and Hebraist, born near Zurich in 1678; died in 1737.

See J. ZIMMERMANN, "Vie de J. R. Cramer."

See J. ZIMMERMANN, "Vie de J. R. Cramer."

Cra'mer, (JOHN ANTONY,) an eminent scholar, born at Mitlödi, Switzerland, in 1793, removed to England in his youth. He became pastor of Binsey in 1822, and professor of modern history at Oxford in 1842. He published a "Description of Ancient Italy," (1826,) a "Description of Asia Minor," (1832,) "Anecdota Græca," (1837,) and other able works. Died in 1848.

Cramer, krâ'mer, (NICOLAAS,) a Dutch portraitpainter, born at Leyden in 1670, was a pupil and imitator of Karl Moor. Died in 1710.

Cramp'ton, (Sir Philip,) a naturalist and physician, born in Dublin in 1777. He wrote several professional treatises. Died in 1858.

Cranach or Kranach, von, fon kran'ak or krâ'nāk,

Cranach or Kranach, von, fon kran'ak or kra'nak, (Lucas,) a celebrated German painter and engraver, born at Cranach, near Bamberg, in 1472. His family name was SUNDER. He painted history and portraits, and worked about fifty years at Wittenberg in the service of three Electors of Saxony, the last of whom was John Frederick. He was an intimate friend of Luther and Melanchthon, whose portraits he painted and engraved. Among his master-pieces are "The Preaching of John the Baptist," and a "Crucifixion." His works are said to be more admirable for thought or invention than for execution. He was a good colorist, but very deficient in design. Died at Weimar in 1553.

See Schuchard, "L. Kranachs des Aeltern Leben und Werke," 1851; Heller, "Versuch über das Leben, etc. L. Cranachs," Bamberg, 1821.

Cranach, von, (Lucas,) a son of the preceding, born 1515, was also an eminent painter. He was a burgein 1515, was also an eminent painter. master of Wittenberg. Died in 1586.

Cranborne, (ROBERT ARTHUR TALBOT GASCOIGNE CECIL,) LORD, formerly known as Lord Robert Cecil, but now as Marquis of Salisbury, was born in 1830. In 1853 he was elected to Parliament for the borough of Stamford, which he continued to represent until he succeeded to his father's place in the Upper House as Marquis of Salisbury in 1868. His political reputation is largely due to his able contributions to the "Quarterly" and other reviews. He was secretary for India in Lord Derby's administration of 1866, and again under Mr. Disraeli, 1874-80. In 1876 he was sent as special ambassador to the Porte, and he was one of the two British plenipotentiaries at the conference of Constanti-On the resignation of Lord Derby in April, 1878, Lord Salisbury became secretary for foreign affairs. He accompanied Lord Beaconsfield to the memorable Berlin Congress, and after his return was made a Knight of the Garter. He is now leader of the Conservative party in the House of Lords.

Cranbrook, (VISCOUNT,) see HARDY, (GATHORNE.) Granch, (CHRISTOPER P.,) a poet and landscape-painter, a son of William Cranch, noticed below, was born at Alexandria, Virginia, in 1813. He visited Italy about 1848, after which he resided many years in Paris. He wrote "The Last of the Huggermuggers," (1856,) and published a translation of Virgil's Æneid (1872.)

Cranch, (WILLIAM,) LL.D., an eminent American jurist, born at Weymouth, Massachusetts, in 1769. He was an associate judge and afterwards chief justice of the United States circuit court for the District of Columbia. It is said that only two of all his decisions were overfuled by the United States supreme court. His reports of cases decided in the circuit court for the District of Columbia from 1801 to 1841, were published in 6 octavo vols., and, as reporter to the supreme court of the United States, he issued nine vols. from 1801 to 1815, and others in 1835. Died in 1855.

Crāne, (Thomas,) an English nonconformist minister of Lancashire, wrote a "Prospect of Divine Providence,"

(1672.) Died in 1714.
Crāne, (William M.,) an American commodore, born at Elizabethtown, New Jersey, in 1776. He served with distinction in the war of 1812. In 1827 he was appointed commander of a squadron in the Mediterranean, and in 1842 became chief of the bureau of ordnance. Died in 1846.

Cran'mer, (THOMAS,) Archbishop of Canterbury, an English statesman, divine, and Reformer, was born at Aslacton, in Nottinghamshire, in 1489. He became a Fellow of Jesus College, Cambridge, and was learned in Greek, Hebrew, and theology. In 1529 he obtained the favour of Henry VIII. by proposing that the question of his divorce should be referred to the universities. The king appointed him his chaplain, and sent him to Rome to procure the assent of the pope to the divorce. Having failed in this mission, he returned home in 1530, and infringed the rule of his church by marriage with a niece of Osiander. He was appointed Archbishop of Canterbury in 1533, and became Henry's favourite adviser, or prime minister. He had secretly adopted the principle of the Potymers and he used his influence to principles of the Reformers, and he used his influence to subvert the power of the pope in England and to abolish the monasteries. A few years after his elevation to the primacy he openly favoured the Reformation, assisted in compiling the "Bishops' Book," and in 1538 opposed without success the law of the Six Articles, or "Bloody Statutes," Though he resisted the royal will on this statutes." Inough he resisted the royal will on this and other occasions, he was protected by Henry when the Catholic courtiers conspired to ruin him in 1544. In 1547 he was chosen one of the regency during the minority of Edward VI. He was the head of a commission which composed the English Liturgy in 1548.

"The man who took the chief part," says Macaulay, "in settling the conditions of the alliance which produced the Anglican Church, was Thomas Cranmer. He was the representative of both the parties which at that time

the representative of both the parties which at that time needed each other's assistance. In his character of divine, he was ready to go as far in the way of change as any Swiss or Scottish Reformer. In his character of statesman, he was desirous to preserve that organization which

had served the purposes of the bishops of Rome and might be expected to serve equally well the purposes of the English kings and their ministers. His temper and his understanding eminently fitted him to act as mediator." Notwithstanding his general moderation, he went so far as to condemn two persons to death for heresy. By the entreaties of King Edward VI. he was induced in 1553 to sign the patent which settled the crown on Lady Jane Grey, and in the same year was committed to the Tower for treason against Queen Mary. His enemies, in order to subject him to a more cruel punishment, withdrew the charge of treason, and prosecuted him for heresy. He was excommunicated in 1555. Tempted with the hopes of life, and overcome by the fear of torture, he agreed to subscribe to the doctrines of the papal supremacy and the real presence. Repenting of this

lapse, which would not have saved him from the stake, he suffered with fortitude martyrdom by fire in 1556.

"He was undoubtedly," says Hume, "a man of merit; possessed of learning and capacity, and adorned with candour, sincerity, and all those virtues which were fitted to render him useful and amiable in society. His moral qualities procured him universal respect, and the courage of his martyrdom made him the hero of the Protestant party." Others, including Macaulay, form a less favourable estimate, and call him an unscrupulous time-server. For Froude's view of the character of Cranmer, formed, as it appears, from a very careful examination of his life and acts, see the first six volumes of his "History of England," but more particularly chap. xxxiii. Cran-

OF ENGLAND, DUE MORE PATICULARLY CHAP. XXXIII. Cranmer was author of many theological treatises.

See Archdeacon Todd, "Life of Cranmer," 1831; Strype, "Memorials of Cranmer," "Lives of Eminent British Statesmen," in "Lardner's Cabinet Cyclopædia;" Macaulay, "History of England," Vol. i; Lingard, "History of England," W. F. Hook, "Lives of the Archbishops of Canterbury;" A. van Deinse, "Leven van T. Cranmer," Amsterdam, 1843; Shakspeare's "Henry VIII."

Cran'tor [Kunnyan] la Grael Academie nh'iosophan

Cran'tor, [Κρώντωρ,] a Greek Academic philosopher, born at Soli, or Soles, in Cilicia, lived about 300 B.C. After he had become distinguished in his own country, After he had become distinguished in this own country, he went to Athens, and studied in the school of Xenocrates. He is cited by Horace as an eminent moralist. He wrote, besides other works, a "Treatise on Affliction," (Περὶ Πένθους,) which was highly praised, and from which Cicero borrowed largely in his "Consolatio."

See Diogenes Laertius; Kayser, "Dissertatio de Crantore Academico," 1841.

Crantz, (Albert.) See Krantz.
Crantz, krânts, (Heinrich Johann Nepomucenus,) a German botanist, born in 1722, was a professor of medicine at Vienna

Cran'worth, (Robert Monsey Rolfe,) Baron, an English judge, born at Cranworth, in Norfolk, in 1790. He was elected to Parliament by the Liberals in 1832, appointed solicitor-general in 1834, and a baron of the exchequer in 1839. In 1850 he became vice-chancellor, and was raised to the peerage, as Baron Cranworth. On the formation of a ministry by Lord Aberdeen in December, 1852, he was appointed lord chancellor of England. He retired from office when Lord Derby came into power, in February, 1858, was again appointed lord chancellor in July, 1865, and resigned with his colleagues in June, 1866. Died in July, 1868.

See Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. ix.

See Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. ix.

Cranz, krânts, (DAVID,) a Moravian missionary and historian, born at Neugarten, Pomerania, in 1723. He became secretary of Count Zinzendorf in 1747, after which he laboured in Greenland. He wrote a "History of Greenland," (1765,) and a "History of the Moravians," (1771.) Died in Silesia in 1777.

Crapelet, kråp'là', (GEORGES ADRIEN,) a French publisher and writer, born at Paris in 1789. He translated into French verse "The Marriage of Thetis and Peleus," by Catullus, (1809,) and wrote "Souvenirs of London," (1817.) Died in 1842.

Crapone, de, deh krå'pon', (ADAM,) a French engineer, born at Salon in 1519, was skilled in hydraulic architecture. He constructed the most ancient canal in France, called the "Canal of Crapone," finished about 1560. Died in 1559.

Cras, krås, (HENDRIK CONSTANTIN,) a Dutch jurist, born at Wageningen in 1739; died in 1820.

See M. KEMPER, "Memoria H. C. Cras," 1825.

Crash'aw, (RICHARD,) an English poet and priest, born in London. He became a Fellow of Peterhouse, Cambridge, in 1637, before which he had published some Latin poems in one of which occurs this much-admired line on the miracle at Cana:

"Lympha pudica Deum vidit et erubuit."*

He was ejected from the university in 1644 for refusing to take the Covenant, and went to France, where he was converted to the Roman Catholic faith. In 1646 he converted to the Roman Catholic faith. In 1646 he published "Steps to the Temple," "Sacred Poems," etc., which display a rich imagination. He was a canon of the church of Loretto, Italy, when he died about 1650. See "Retrospective Review," vol. 1, 1820.

Crasset, krā'sa', (Jean,) a French Jesuit, born at Dieppe in 1618, lived many years in Paris. He published several ascetic works, and a "History of the Church of Japan," (1689.) Died in 1692.
Crasso, krās'so, (Francesco,) an Italian jurist of high

reputation, lived at Milan in the sixteenth century.

Crasso, (Lorenzo,) an Italian author, of whose life we have no details, was born at Naples. His works, in prose and verse, display talent, but are marred by the bad taste of that time. Among the principal of them are "Heroic Epistles," (1655,) and "Eulogies on Literary Men," (1656.)

Crasso, (NICCOLÒ,) a Venetian historian, born in the sixteenth century, wrote, besides other Latin works, "Eulogies of Illustrious Venetians,"(1612,) and a treatise "On the Form of the Venetian Government," ("De Forma Reipublicæ Venetæ.")

Cras'sus, (Lucius Licinius,) a famous Roman orator and lawyer, born about 140 B.C., (612 A.U.C.) He was elected consul in 95 B.C., and censor about two years later. He was considered the most excellent orator of his time, and was highly praised by Cicero, who assigned to Crassus a part of the dialogue in his treatise "De Oratore." His orations are not extant. Died in 90 or 91 B.C.

See Cicero, "Brutus" and "De Oratore;" Drumann, "Geschichte Roms;" Meyer, "Oratorum Romanorum Fragmenta."

Crassus, (MARCUS LICINIUS,) a Roman triumvir, noted for his great wealth, was born about 108 B.C. was chosen prætor in 74 B.C., (680 A.U.C.,) and defeated Spartacus, the leader of a servile revolt. In the year 71 he was chosen consul with Pompey, and a few years later he united with Pompey and Cæsar to form the first triumvirate, which ruined the power of the senate. Crassus and Pompey were elected consuls in 56 B.C., and, while Cæsar commanded in Gaul, Crassus obtained command of Syria for five years. He is said to have manifested extravagant joy at the prospect of increasing his fortune in the East. Having resolved to invade Par-thia, he crossed the Euphrates, and, after taking a town in the year 54, returned to Syria, where he passed the winter. The next season he entered Mesopotamia, and was defeated with great loss by the Parthian general Surena near Carrhæ, (the Haran of the Bible.) He was then compelled by his mutinous troops to meet in conference with Surena, who had made overtures for peace, and was there treacherously killed in 53 B.C. His ruling passion was avarice. He was a man of great industry, a keen speculator, and a large dealer in slaves,
See Plutarch, "Crassus;" Drumann, "Geschichte Roms;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Crassus, (PUBLIUS,) a son of the triumvir Crassus, served as legate of Cæsar in Gaul in 58 B.C. He fought bravely against the Parthians, and was killed at the battle

Crassus, (P. Licinius,) a Roman general, who was chosen pontifex maximus in 212 B.C. In 205 he became consul with Scipio Africanus, and gave proof of military talents in the war against Hannibal. Died in 183 B.C.

Crastoni, krâs-to'nee, or Crestoni, krês-to'nee, (Giovanni,) an Italian Hellenist and monk, born at Piacenza, is said to have compiled the first Greek-Latin Dictionary, printed about 1478.

Cratère. See Craterus.

Crat'e-rus, [Gr. Κρατερός; Fr. Cratère, kra'tair',] one of the most eminent of the generals and successors of Alexander the Great, whom he followed in the invasion

of Persia. He was a rival of Hephæstion in the royal His character is said to have been noble and highly esteemed by the king. In 324 B.C. he was selected to conduct the veterans back to Macedonia. At the death of Alexander (323) he was associated with Antipater in the government of Macedonia and Greece. He commanded an army in Cappadocia, where he was defeated by Eumenes, and killed in battle, in 321 B.C.

See Plutarch, "Alexander," and "Phocion."

Crā'tēs [Κράτης] of Athens, an excellent Greek comic poet, who flourished about 450 B.C. In his youth he was the principal actor in the plays of Cratinus. He indulged in personalities less than other writers of the old comedy. Among the titles of his plays are "The Neighbours," (Γείτονες,) and "The Games," (Παιδιαί.) The fragments of his works which have come down to us are admired for purity and elegance of style.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Meineke, "Quæstiones Scenicæ," and his "Fragmenta Comicorum Græcorum."

Crates of Athens, a philosopher of the old Academy, flourished about 280 B.C. He was a pupil and intimate friend of Polemo, whom he succeeded in the chair of the

His writings are lost. Academy.

Crates of Thebes, a famous Cynic philosopher, was a son of Ascondas. He became a disciple of Diogenes, at Athens, probably about 330 B.C., and was highly esteemed for his probity and wisdom. He was noted for his self-control, abstinence, and preference of poverty to riches. He wrote essays on philosophy, tragedies, which were praised by Diogenes Laertius, and small poems, all of which are lost. Crates was living in 307 в.С. See Ввисквя, "Historia Philosophiæ;" Розтними, "Dissertatio

Crates, an eminent grammarian and Stoic, born at Mallus, in Cilicia, left, besides many other works, a corrected or annotated edition of Homer, fragments of which are extant. He lived at Pergamos, and about 156 B.C. was sent by the king of that country as ambassador to Rome, where he gave lectures on grammar. He founded a flourishing school of grammar at Pergamos.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Suetonius, "De illustribus Grammaticis."

Cra-te'vas, [Κρατεύας,] a Greek botanist, who lived about 80 B.C., is often quoted by Pliny and Dioscorides. He wrote on Materia Medica.

Cra-ti'nus, [Kparivoc,] a celebrated Athenian poet of the old comedy, born about 519 B.C., was a son of Callimedes, and a rival of Aristophanes. He was the first comic writer who made the drama an instrument of personal satire, and was noted for the audacity of his Pericles was often the object of his unsparing invective. He produced numerous plays, nine of which gained prizes. None of his works exist in a complete state. In 423 B.C. he obtained a triumph over Aristophanes for his "Wine-Flask." He died in 422, aged about ninety-six. The extant fragments of Cratinus were edited by Runkel, 1827.

See MEINEKE, "Historia Critica," and "Fragmenta Comicorum Græcorum;" C. W. Lucas, "Cratinus et Eupolis," 1826.

Cratippe. See CRATIPPUS.

Cra-tip'pus, [Κράτιππος,] a Greek historian, who lived

about 400 B.C., and continued the work of Thucydides.

Cratippus, [Gr. Κράτιππος; Fr. Cratippe, kra tep,]
a Greek Peripatetic philosopher of Mitylene. He was a teacher and friend of Cicero, who estimated him as the first philosopher of that age. When Pompey, retreating from Pharsalia, passed through Mitylene, Cratippus conversed with him on Providence. About 48 B.C. he opened a school at Athens, to which Cicero sent his son Marcus. Brutus attended his lectures at Athens in 44 B.C. Cratippus appears to have left only one work, a "Treatise on Divination by Dreams." The date of his death is unknown.

See CICERO, "De Officiis" and "De Divinatione;" PLUTARCH, "Pompey" and "Cicero;" BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Crato, krá'to, or Craton, krá'ton, (Johann,) a German physician, originally named CRAFT or CRAFFT, was born at Breslau in 1519. He studied under Luther and Melanchthon at Wittenberg, and was the favourite pupil of Montano in medicine. He practised many years at

^{* &}quot;The modest water saw its God and blushed."

Augsburg, and became chief physician of the emperors Ferdinand I. and Maximilian II. He published "Introduction to Medicine," ("Isagoge Medicinæ," 1560,) and other medical works. Died in 1585.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Арам, "Vitæ Germanorum Medicorum;" Morkri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Crat'y-lus, [Κράτυλος,] a Greek philosopher, who lived in the fifth century B.C., and professed the doctrines of Heraclitus. He was one of the teachers of Plato.

Crauford. See Crawford and Craufurd.

Crau'furd or Craw'furd, (JOHN,) a British officer and

writer of the present era, published several valuable works on Oriental affairs, among which are a "History of the Indian Archipelago," (1820,) "Siam and Cochin China," (1828,) and a "Grammar and Dictionary of the Malay Language," (1852.)

Craufurd, Crau'ford, or Craw'ford, (QUINTIN,) a Scottish author, born in Ausshire in 1442, went to India

Scottish author, born in Ayrshire in 1743, went to India in his youth, served the Company as military and civil officer, and about 1780 returned to Europe with an easy officer, and about 1780 returned to Europe with an easy fortune. He lived some years in Paris, where he had intimate relations with the queen Marie Antoinette and the empress Josephine. He published "Sketches of the History, Religion, and Manners of the Hindoos," (1790,) "Mélanges of History and Literature," (1809,) and other works, which are commended. Died in 1819.

Crause. See KRAUSE.

Crā'ven, (CHARLES,) became Governor of South Carolina in 1712. He successfully defended the colony against

the Yemassee Indians in 1715.

Craven, (Thomas T.,) an American rear-admiral, born in the District of Columbia, entered the service in 1822. He distinguished himself as commander of the Brooklyn in the victory by which Farragut captured New Orleans in April, 1862.

Craven, (Tunis Augustus,) an American naval officer, born in New Hampshire, entered the navy about 1829. He became a lieutenant in 1841, and afterwards a captain. He was captain of the iron-clad Tecumseh, and was drowned when it was sunk by a torpedo in the

and was drowned when it was sunk by a torpedo in the attack on the defences of Mobile, August 5, 1864.

Crā/ven, (William,) an English clergyman, born in 1731, was professor of Arabic in Cambridge, and published "Sermons on a Future State," and "Discourses in Answer to Hume," (1802.) Died in 1815.

Craveta, kkā-vā'tā, (AIMONE,) an Italian jurist, born in Piedmont in 1504; died in 1569.

Craw'ford, (ADAIR,) F.R.S., an eminent British chemist and physician, born in 1749. He was professor of chemistry at Woolwich, and a member of the Philo-

of chemistry at Woolwich, and a member of the Philosophical Society of Philadelphia. He acquired reputation by an ingenious work entitled "Experiments and

Observations on Animal Heat," (1779.) Died in 1795.

Crawford, EARL OF. See LINDSAY, (JOHN.)

Crawford, Crau/ford, or Craw/furd, (DAVID.)

a Scottish historian, born in 1665. He was appointed historiographer royal for Scotland by Queen Anne, and in 1706 published "Memoirs of the Affairs of Scotland, 1566-81," which is charged with partiality. Died in 1726.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Craw'ford, (GEORGE W.,) an American lawyer, born in Columbia county, Georgia, in 1798. He was elected Governor of Georgia in 1843, and re-elected in 1845. He was appointed secretary of war by President Taylor in Marsh 2010. in March, 1849, and resigned, in consequence of the death

of the President, in July, 1850.

Crawford, (NATHANIEL MACON,) an American Baptist minister, born near Lexington, Georgia, in 1811, was a son of William H. Crawford, noticed below. He was chosen president of Mercer University, Georgia, in 1854, resigned in 1856, and was re-elected about 1858. He was distinguished as a pulpit orator. Died in 1871.

Crawford, (QUINTIN.) See CRAUFURD.
Crawford, (ROBERT,) a Scottish poet, acquired reputation by the admired lyrics of "Tweedside," and "The Bush aboon Traquair." Died in 1733.
Crawford, (SAMUEL W.,) an American general, born

He commanded a division at Antietam, September 17,

He commanded a division at Antietam, September 17, 1862, and at Gettysburg, July 1-3, 1863.

Crawford, (Thomas,) an eminent American sculptor, born in New York in 1814. He visited Italy about 1835, and studied under Thorwaldsen at Rome, where he worked many years. About 1840 he produced a statue of "Orpheus," which was much admired. He received in 1849 a commission from the State of Virginia to execute a colossal equestrian statue of Washington, which is at Richmond. Among his numerous works are several realizious and mythological subjects, and a colossal statue religious and mythological subjects, and a colossal statue of the Genius of America for the Capitol at Washington. Died in London in 1857.

See Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists;" "Democratic Review" for May, 1843; "Atlantic Monthly" for July, 1869.

Crawford, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish divine, born at Kelso in 1676, wrote a work entitled "Dying Thoughts."

Crawford, (WILLIAM HARRIS,) an American statesman, born in Amherst county, Virginia, in 1772, removed with his father to Georgia in his childhood. He studied law, was admitted to the bar in 1798, and settled at Lexington, Georgia. In 1807 he was elected a Senator of the United States by the Democrats, and in 1813 he was appointed minister to France. He became secretary of war in 1815, and secretary of the treasury in 1816. He continued to hold this position throughout the administration of President Monroe, which ended in March, 1825. In 1824 he was nominated for the Presidency by the Congressional caucus, the right of which to select a candidate was disowned by the majority of the party. His competitors were General Jackson, John Quincy Adams, and Henry Clay. Crawford received only forty-one electoral votes. He was afterwards a circuit judge in Georgia. Died in 1834.

See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans,"

Crawfurd, (DAVID.) See CRAWFORD.

Craw'furd, (GEORGE,) a British historian, of whose life we have no details, born probably in Scotland. He published an esteemed "History of the Family of the Stuarts," (1710,) and the "Peerage of Scotland," (1716.) Crawfurd, (JOHN.) See CRAUFURD. Crayer, de, deh krī'yer or krā'ya', (CASPAR or GASPAR)

PARD,) a celebrated Flemish historical painter, was born at Antwerp in 1582. He worked for a time at Brussels, and afterwards for many years at Ghent. He adorned the and alterwards for many years at Ghent. He adorned the cities of Flanders with many large altar-pieces and other pictures. His design is generally correct, and his colouring good. He nearly equalled Van Dyck in portraits. Among his master-pieces are "Saint Catherine passing up to Heaven," and the "Martyrdom of Saint Blaise," painted in his eighty-sixth year. Died at Ghent in 1669.

See Bryan, "Dictionary of Painters;" Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Peintres Flamands," etc.

Crayon, (Geoffrey.) See Irving, (Washington.)

Crēa'sỹ, (Sir Edward Shepherd.) an English historian and lawyer, born at Bexley, in Kent, in 1812. He was called to the bar about 1837, and appointed professor of history in University College, London, in 1850. He published in 1852 "Fifteen Decisive Battles of the World," which has passed through nine or more editions, and in 1856 "The Rise and Progress of the English Constitution," which is commended. In 1860 he was appointed chief justice of Ceylon, where he remained for sixteen years. He died in 1878.

Crébillon, de, deh krá'de'yon', (CLAUDE PROSPER Jolyot—zho'le-o',) a French novelist, son of Prosper Jolyot, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1707. He wrote

Jolyot, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1707. He wrote several licentious novels which were once in vogue. His own conduct is said to have been strictly moral. Dicd

in 1777.

See GRIMM, "Correspondance;" ABBÉ DE VOISENON, "Anecdotes littéraires et critiques," etc.

Crébillon, de, (PROSPER JOLYOT,) an eminent French dramatic poet, born at Dijon in 1674. He was sent to Crebinon, (Samuel W.) an American general, born in Franklin county, Pennsylvania, in 1829. He became a surgeon in the army about 1851, and was one of the garrison of Fort Sumter in April, 1861. In the spring of 1862 he was appointed a brigadier-general of volunteers.

La Harpe and others not only his master-piece, but one of the finest tragedies which have appeared on the French stage. His "Pyrrhus" (1726) was much admired. During the twenty-two years which followed, he wrote prothing. In Italy he was admired into the French nothing. In 1731 he was admitted into the French Academy, on which occasion he pronounced a poetical address, in which occurs this applauded line:

"Aucun fiel n'a jamais empoisonné ma plume."*

He produced in 1749 his "Catilina," which had been long expected, and in reference to which the public exclaimed, with Cicero, "How long, O Catiline, wilt thou abuse our patience?" It was performed with immense applause; though critics think it betrays a decline in power. He died in 1762, having won a place among the dramatists of the first order next to Corneille and Racine. He preferred to live in liberty and poverty rather than cringe for favour at the feet of power.

See D'ALEMBERT, "Éloge de Crébillon;" LA HARPE, "Lycée;" ABBÉ DE LA PORTE, "Biographie de Crébillon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" AMANTON, "Révélations sur les deux Crébillon," 1835; "Fraser's Magazine" for September, 1851.

Credi, di, de krā'dee, (LORENZO Sciarpelloni—shar-pêl-lo'nee,) an excellent Italian painter, born at Florence in 1453. He imitated with success Leonardo da Vinci, his fellow-pupil. A "Nativity" at Florence, and a "Madonna and Child" in the Louvre, are reckoned among his best productions. He died at Florence about 1727. His name is sometimes written LORENZO about 1535. His name is sometimes written LORENZO ANDREA DI CREDI.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Credner, krêd'ner or krêt'ner, (KARL AUGUST,) a German theologian, born near Gotha in 1797, became professor of theology at Giessen in 1832. Among his works are an "Introduction to Biblical Studies," (1832-38,) and a "History of the New Testament," (1852.)

Creech, (Rev. Thomas,) an English scholar, eminent

Greech, (Rev. Thomas,) an English scholar, eminent as a translator, was born at Blandford, Dorsetshire, in 1659. He was educated at Oxford, and became a Fellow of All Souls' College. In 1682 he published his translation of Lucretius, in verse, which is much admired. He also translated Horace, Theocritus, and portions of other classic authors. He committed suicide in 1701. "Creech is a much better translator," says Dr. Warton, "than he is usually supposed to be. He is a nervous and vigorous writer."

See "Biographia Britannica."

Creech, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish bookseller of Edinburgh, noted for his facetious talents and penuriousness, was born in 1745; died in 1815.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Cregut, krā'goot, (Friedrich Christian,) a German

Creght, kra'goot, (FRIEDRICH CHRISTAN,) a German medical writer, born at Hanau in 1675; died in 1758.

Creighton, krā'ton, ? or Creichton, (John,) an Irishman, who was born in 1648, fought against the Scottish Covenanters, and wrote "Memoirs" (1731) of events which he witnessed. Died in 1733.

Creighton, krā'ton, (John Orde,) an American commodore, born in New York City; died in 1846.

Creighton or Crighton, krī'ton, (ROBERT,) Bishop of Bath and Wells, was born at Dunkeld in 1803. He

of Bath and Wells, was born at Dunkeld in 1593. He was chaplain to Charles II. during his exile. Died in 1672.

was chaplain to Charles II. during his stale. Died in 1072.

Creighton, (ROBERT.) an English clergyman, son of the preceding, born in 1639. He had great skill in churchmusic, and composed the admired anthem for four voices, "I will arise and go to my Father." Died in 1736.

Crell, kkêl, (CHRISTOPH LUDWIG.) a distinguished German jurist, born at Leipsic in 1703. He was professor of law at Wittenberg, and wrote many legal dissertations. Died in 1778.

sertations. Died in 1758.

See Sperbach, "Merita et Memoria C. L. Crellii," 1758.

Crell, (JOHANN.) See CRELLIUS.
Crell, (LUDWIG CHRISTIAN.) a German classical scholar, father of Christoph Ludwig, noticed above, was been at Neustadt in 1671. He became professor of born at Neustadt in 1671. He bec philosophy at Leipsic. Died in 1733. See Morker, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Crell, (NIKOLAUS,) born in Leipsic about 1550, became prime minister of Christian 1., Elector of Saxony.

* "I ne'er in gall dipt my envenomed pen."

He was imprisoned and put to death by order of Frederick William, the successor of Christian, in 1601.

Crelle, knel'leh, (August Leopold), a German mathematician, born at Eichenwerder, Prussia, in 1780. In 1828 he was chosen a member of the Academy of Sciences of Berlin. Among his works are an "Essay on a General Theory of Analytic Functions," (1826,) and a "Manual of Geometry," (1827.) He edited the "Journal of Mathematics," (Berlin, 1826-51.)

See BROKHAUS. "Conversations-Lexikon"

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Crellius, krel'le-us, or Crell, krel, (Johann,) a German Socinian theologian, born near Nuremberg in 1590. He became rector of a Socinian school at Cracow, where he died in 1633. His most important work is a "Vindication of Religious Liberty," ("Vindiciæ pro Religionis Libertate," 1637.)

See J. F. MAYER, "Programma de J. Crellio," 1706.

Crémieux, krá'me-uh', (Isaac Adolphe,) a French politician and eloquent advocate, was born at Nîmes in 1796. He removed to Paris about 1830, and became advocate to the court of cassation. In 1842 he was elected to the Chamber of Deputies, in which he acted with the radical party, (extrème gauche.) On the abdication of Louis Philippe, February, 1848, he declared in favour of a republic, and became minister of justice in the provisional government. He retired from office June 1848, and favoured the election of Louis Mandagan 7, 1848, and favoured the election of Louis Napoleon to the Presidency. In 1849 and 1850 he was an orator of the opposition in the Assembly. After the coup d'é at of December, 1851, he lived as a private citizen for many

years; in September, 1870, he became minister of justice.

Cremonese dei Paesi. See Bassi, (Francesco.)

Cremonini, krà-mo-nee'nee, (Cesare,) an Italian
Peripatetic philosopher, born at Cento in 1550. For forty years he taught philosophy in the University of Padua, and was one of the chiefs of the rigid Aristotelians. He was widely renowned in his day, but his works are now neglected. Died in 1631.

See Ginguené, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie;" Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" RITTER, "History of Philosophy."

Cremonini, (Giovanni Battista,) an Italian painter of perspective and of sacred history, born at Cento about 1560, worked at Bologna, and was the master of Guercino. Died in 1610.

See Cordus. Cremutius.

Crenius, krā'ne-us, (Thomas,) a German writer, whose proper name was Crusius, (kRoo'ze-us,) was born in Brandenburg in 1648. He was employed as corrector of the press at Leyden, and published several mediocre Latin works, among which was "Historical and Critical Dissertations," (10 vols., 1691.) Died in 1728.

See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Cre'on, [Gr. Κρέων,] a fabulous king of Thebes, was a brother of Jocasta. He succeeded Laius, and gave the throne to Œdipus to reward him for liberating Thebes from the Sphinx. He became king again after Œdipus went into exile. See Sophocles, "Œdipus" and "Antigone."

Cre-o-phỹ'lus, [Κρεώφυλος,] an ancient Greek epic poet, who is supposed to have been a contemporary and friend of Homer.

Crépin, krá'pån', (Louis Philippe,) a French painter

of marine views, born in Paris in 1772; died about 1845.

Crepu, kreh-pii', (NICOLAS,) a Flemish painter, born at Brussels in 1680. He painted flowers, camps, and other subjects with success, in Brussels. Died in 1761. See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Créqui, de, deh krà'ke', (ANTOINE,) Seigneur de Pont de Rémi, (pon deh rà'me',) a famous French cap-tain, who for a time defended Thérouane against Henry

VIII. of England, (1513.) He was killed about 1525. Créqui, de, (FRANÇOIS DE BONNE,) Duc de Lesdiguieres, (là'de'ge'air',) an able French general, born about 1624, was made a marshal of France in 1668. After Turenne died, in 1675, Créqui was the senior of the marshals. He gained victories over the Duke of Lorraine, in Lorraine and Alsace, in 1677 and 1678. Died in 1687. "He had the reputation," said Voltaire, "of one who was destined to supply the place of Turenne."

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français;" Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV."

Créqui de Blanchefort, de, deh krà'ke' deh blônsh'-for', (CHARLES,) MARQUIS, afterwards Duc de Lesdi-guières, a French general, who became marshal of France He defeated the Duke of Feria in Piedmont in in 1622. He defeated the Duke of Feria in Piedmor 1625. He was killed at the siege of Brema in 1638.

See N. CHORIER, "Histoire de la Vie de C. de Créqui," 1683; SISMONDI, "Histoire des Français."

Créqui de Blanchefort, de, (CHARLES,) Duc, a French general, brother of François, noticed above, born about 1624. He served in several battles in Flanders, and was sent as ambassador to Rome, where he was insulted by the papal guards in 1662. Louis XIV. forced the court of Rome to apologize for this insult. Died in 1687.

Crescence. See Crescentius.

Crescentini, krå-shën-tee'nee, (GIROLAMO,) a famous Italian singer, born at Urbania in 1769, made his début at Naples in 1788. In 1809 Napoleon appointed him first singer of his court. Died in 1846.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Crescentius, kres-sen'she-us, [Fr. Crescence, kra'-sonss',] a Roman chief, who obtained the title of consul in Rome in 980 A.D. He attempted, says Sismondi, to restore to Rome its liberty and former glory. His designs, however, were thwarted by Pope Gregory V. and the emperor Otho III., who entered Rome with an army in 998. Crescentius, having capitulated to Otho, was put to death.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Crescenzi, (BARTOLOMMEO.) See CAVARAZZI. Crescenzi, krå-shën'zee, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) a skilful Italian painter and architect, born in Rome about 1595. He went to Spain in 1617, and was employed by Philip III., for whom he designed the beautiful Pantheon of the Escurial, begun about 1620. He received from Philip IV. the title of Marquis de la Torre. Died at Madrid in 1660.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Crescenzi, Crescenzo, krá-shên'zo, or Crescenzio, krá-shên'zo-o, (NICCOLÒ,) a physician of Naples, lived about 1700, and wrote some valuable medical works.

Crescenzi, de', då krå-shën'zee, (Pietro,) an Italian senator, called "the restorer of agriculture," was born at Bologna in 1230. He wrote, in Latin, a "Treatise on Rural Economy," ("Opus ruralium commodorum,") —a remarkable monument, says Du Petit-Thouars, "in the history of agriculture." It obtained a great circulation, and was translated into many languages. He became a senator at the age of seventy. Died about 1320.

See Ginguene, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie;" Filippo Re,
"Elogio storico di P. de' Crescenzi," 1812.

Crescimbeni, krá-shém-bā'nee, (GIOVANNI MARIA,) a distinguished Italian poet and critic, born at Macerata, in the March of Ancona, in 1663. He was received as doctor of law at the age of sixteen, and in 1681 began to practise law in Rome. He founded there in 1690 the to practise law in Rome. He founded there in 1690 the celebrated Academy of Arcadians. After composing a number of lyric poems, he published in 1698 a "History of National Poetry," ("Istoria della volgar Poesia,") a learned and valuable work. In 1719 he took orders, and received several benefices in Rome. Died in 1728. "Crescimbeni," says Hallam, "has made an honourable name by his exertions to purify the national taste." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.")

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" F. M. Mancorri, "Vita di G. M. Crescimbeui," 1729; Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Cresconius. See Corippus.

Cres'I-las, [Κρεσίλας,] an Athenian sculptor, spoken

of by Pliny, was a contemporary of Phidias. The name is sometimes improperly written CTESILAS or CTESILAUS.

Crespi, krês'pee, (DANIELE,) a historical painter, born in the Milanese about 1590. His works are admired for expression and vigour of colour. He painted at Milan, in fresco, "The Resurrection of Saint Bruno," which is called his master nace. Died at Milan in feet. which is called his master-piece. Died at Milan in 1630.

Crespi, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) called IL CERANO, (èl chà-rà'no,) an Italian painter and architect, born at Cerano in 1557. He worked at Milan, and was president of the Academy of that city. Died in 1633.

Crespi, (GIUSEPPE MARIA,) CAVALIERE, a skilful Italian painter and engraver, born at Bologna in 1665, Swedish poet and statesman, born in Finland in 1726,

was a pupil of Cignani. He was surnamed Spagnuolo, (span-yoo-o'lo,) (the "Spaniard,") on account of the magnificence of his dress. He imitated Correggio and the Caracci with success, and had great facility of execu-tion. Among his admired works are an "Ecce Homo," and "Seven Sacraments." He was a capricious artist, and produced many bizarre compositions. Died in 1747. His sons Luigi and Antonio were painters of a different

This sons Luigi and Antonio were painters of a different style. Luigi was a writer on Art. Among his works is the "Lives of Bolognese Painters." Died in 1779. See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Crespin, krês'pān', or Crispin, krès'pān', (Daniel.,) a Swiss philologist, who lived at Lausanne about 1690. He edited Sallust and Ovid (1681) "ad usum Delphini."

Crespin, (JEAN,) a French Protestant writer, born at Arras. He removed to Geneva in 1548 with Theodore de Beza, and established there a printing-press, from which many excellent editions were issued. He was author of "The Book of Martyrs," ("Le Livre des Martyrs," 1554.) Died in 1572.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" M. ADAM, "Vitæ Eruditorum."

Cres'sey or Cres'sy, de, (Hugh Paulin,) an English Catholic writer, born at Wakefield in 1605. He was chaplain to Lord Wentworth and to Lord Falkland. During a visit to Rome in 1646 he became a Roman Catholic, and afterwards changed his name to SERENUS DE CRESSEY, After the restoration of 1660 he was chaplain to the Queen of England. He wrote a "Church History of England," (unfinished,) and several treatises in defence of the Roman Church. Died in 1674. See Woop, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Cres'son, (ELLIOTT,) president of the Pennsylvania Colonization Society, was born in 1796; died in 1854. Cress'well or Cres'well, (John A. J.,) an American

lawyer and Senator, born at Port Deposit, Maryland, in 1828. He was elected a member of Congress in 1862, and a Senator of the United States for a short term in 1865. He supported the Radical policy. In March, in 1865. He supported the Radical policy. In March, 1869, he was appointed postmaster-general of the United States.

Cressy. See Cressey. Cresti. See Passignano. Crestoni. See CRASTONI. Crésus. See CRŒSUS. Creswell. See CRESSWELL.

Cres'wick, (THOMAS,) an eminent English landscapepainter, born at Sheffield in 1811. He became a student of the Royal Academy, London, in 1828, and an assoof the Royal Academy, London, in 1828, and an associate of the same in 1842, and afterwards exhibited many admired views of British scenery. Among his principal works are a "London Road a Hundred Years ago," (1847,) "The Weald of Kent," "Home by the Sands," (1848,) a "Shady Glen," and "Wind on Shore," (1850.) His pictures are mostly faithful transcripts of nature.

Died January 1, 1870.

Crétet, krá'tá', (EMMANUEL,) Comte de Champmol, (shôn'mol',) born in Dauphiné, France, in 1747, was minister of the interior from 1807 to 1809. Died in 1809.

Creti, krā'tee, (Donato,) an Italian painter, born at Cremona in 1671. His master-piece is a Saint Vincent. Died in 1749. Crétin or Chrestin, krà'tân', (GUILLAUME,) a French

poet, whose proper name was DUBOIS. Died about 1525.
Crétineau-Joly, krá'te'nō' zho'le', (JACQUES,) a
French historian, born at Fontenay-Vendée in 1803.
Among his works is a "History of the Jesuits," (6 vols.,

1844-46.)

Cretté de Palluel, krá ta deh pa lu él, (François,) a French writer on agriculture, born near Paris in 1741.

He invented several farming-implements. Died in 1798.

Cre-u'sa, [Gr. Κρέονσα; Fr. Crέuse, krá'üz',] a daughter of Priam, and wife of Æneas. When Troy was captured by the Greeks, she fled with her husband by night, but was separated from him in the confusion, and discrete discrete.

He wrote two admired poems, "Atys and Camilla," and an "Epistle to Daphne." For twenty years he resided as minister at Paris, where he was intimate with Dr. Franklin, with whom he negotiated a treaty in 1783. rear he became minister of foreign affairs in Sweden. Died in 1785.

See Schroederheim, "Åminnelse-Tal öfver Riks Radet Grefve Creutz," 1787; MARMONTEL, "Mémoires."

Creutzfelder, kroits'fêl'der, (Johann Georg,) a German portrait-painter, born at Nuremberg in 1570; died

Creutziger, kroit'sig-er, [Lat. CRU'CIGER,] (GAS-PARD,) a German theologian, born at Leipsic in 1504. He became a professor at Wittenberg, and aided Luther in his translation of the Bible into German. He wrote (in Latin) "On the Dignity of Theological Studies," and a few other treatises. Died in 1548.

Creutz or Creutz kepits (FREEDRICH KARL CASI-

Creuz or Creutz, kroits, (FRIEDRICH KARL CASI-MIR,) a German didactic poet, born at Homburg-voron "The Tombs," ("Die Gräber," 1760,) a philosophic poem, which is much esteemed. He wrote "Essays on Man," and other prose works. He contributed to the reformation of the style of German literature. Died

in 1770.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Creuzé de Lesser, kruh'zà' deh là'sà', (Auguste François,) Baron, a French poet and dramatist, born in Paris in 1771. He was a member of the legislative body for six years, (1800-06), and after the restoration was prefect of Hérault. He published poems entitled "The Knights of the Round Table," (1812,) "Roland," (1814,) and "The Last Man," (1832,) and also several dramas, among which is "The Revenge," (1815.) His "Travels in Italy" (1806) passed through three editions. Died in 1839.

Creuzer, kroit'ser, (GEORG FRIEDRICH,) a learned and ingenious German philologist and antiquary, was born at Marburg in 1771. He became professor of philology and ancient history at Heidelberg in 1804. He acquired a European reputation by his "Symbolism and Mythology of Ancient Peoples, especially the Greeks," ("Symbolik und Mythologie der alten Völker, besonders der Griechen," 1810–12, 4 vols. 8vo; 2d edition, 6 vols., 1820–23.) The opinions and method of this work were attacked by G. Hermann in "Letters on Homer and Hesiod," and by other critics. In 1826 he was appointed privy councillor to the Grand Duke of Baden, and in Creuzer, knoit'ser, (GEORG FRIEDRICH,) a learned privy councillor to the Grand Duke of Baden, and in 1848 he resigned his chair at Heidelberg. He was the author of numerous antiquarian treatises. Died in 1858. A masterly French translation of his "Symbolik" was published by J. D. Guigniaut, 1825-36.

See his Autobiography, "Aus dem Leben eines alten Professors," 1847: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Crèvecœur, de, de, kkåv'kur', (HECTOR SAINT-JEAN,) a French writer, born at Caen in 1731. He emi-grated to America in 1754, and settled on a farm near New York. In 1782 he published a flattering descrip-tion of the United States, in "Letters of an American Farmer," and was appointed consul for France at New York. He enjoyed the friendship of Washington and Franklin. Died in France in 1813.

Crèveceur, de, (Philippe,) an able French general

in the service of Louis XI., commanded the French at the battle of Guinegate (or battle of the Spurs) in 1479. He became marshal of France in 1492. Died in 1494.

See Comines, "Mémoires."

Crévier, kra've-a', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French historian, born in Paris in 1693, was a pupil of Rollin. He filled the chair of rhetoric in the College of Beauvais for twenty years with success. He wrote eight volumes in continuation of Rollin's "Roman History." Besides other works, he published a "History of the Roman Emperors down to Constantine." He has merit; but his style is less agreeable than that of Rollin. Died in 1765.

Crew or Crewe, kRu, (NATHANIEL,) an English divine, born at Stean in 1633, became Bishop of Dur-ham, and an abettor of the arbitrary policy of James 11. Died in 1721.

Crichna. See Krishna.

Crichton, krī'ton, (James,) commonly styled "the Admirable Crichton," a Scottish prodigy, born at the castle of Cluny, Perthshire, about 1560, was the son of Robert Crichton, lord advocate of Scotland. At the age of fourteen he graduated as A.M. in the University of Saint Andrew's, and before he was twenty could speak ten languages. He was handsome in form and feature, and excelled in drawing, fencing, dancing, music, and other accomplishments. In the course of a continental tour, about 1580, he challenged the doctors and scholars of Paris to dispute with him, at an appointed time, on any question and in any one of twelve specified languages. guages. Having by this means assembled a numerous company of professors and others, he acquitted himself to the general admiration. Proceeding thence to Italy, he repeated his exhibition, and obtained similar triumphs in Rome, Venice, and Padua. Aldus Manutius describes the *éclat* with which he sustained for three days a contest in philosophy and mathematics at Padua. The Duke in philosophy and mathematics at Padua. of Mantua employed Crichton as tutor to his son Vincenzo, a dissolute youth. One night, about 1582, he was cenzo, a dissolute youth. One night, about 1582, he was attacked by six persons in masks, whom he repulsed. Having disarmed one of them and found it was his pupil, he returned the sword to Vincenzo, who plunged it into the heart of Crichton. He left four short Latin poems, which, says Dr. Kippis, "will not stand the test of a rigid examination." "He was a man of very wonderful genius," says Scaliger, "more worthy of admiration than esteem. He had something of the coxcomb about him and only wanted a little common sense." him, and only wanted a little common sense."

See P. F. Tytler, "Life of the Admirable Crichton," 1823; F. DOUGLAS, "The Life of J. Crichton," 1760; D. IRVING, "Lives of the Scottish Writers," 1839; SIR THOMAS URQUHART, "Life of J. Crichton;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent

Crillon, de, deh kre'yon', (Louis Athanase des Balbes de Berton—dà bâlb deh bêr'ton',) a brother of the Duc de Crillon-Mahon, was born in 1726. He became a priest, and wrote "Philosophic Memoirs of the Baron de * * * *," (2 vols., 1779,) said to be a work

of merit. Died at Avignon in 1789.

of merit. Died at Avignon in 1789.

Crillon, de, (Louis des Balbes (or Balbis) de Berton), a famous French warrior, born in Provence in 1541. He fought against the Protestants in the civil wars, signalized his courage at Lepanto in 1571, and had a high command in the army of Henry III. during the war of the League, (1580-89.) After the death of that king, he entered the service of Henry IV., who called him the "bravest of the brave." He took part in the battle of Ivry, and commanded in Savoy in 1600. The king wished to make him a marshal, but was dissuaded by the Duchess de Beaufort. Died in 1615. the Duchess de Beaufort. Died in 1615.

See MADEMOISELLE DE LUSSAN, "Vie de Balbes de Crillon," 1757; SERVIEZ, "Histoire du brave Crillon," 1844; MONTROND, "Histoire du brave Crillon," 1845; ABBÉ DE CRILLON, "Vie de L. de Balbis de Berton de Crillon," 3 vols., 1826; DE THOU, "Historia sui Temporis."

Crillon-Mahon, de, deh kre'yon' mã'on', (Louis Antoine François de Paul—deh pol,) Duc, a Spanish general, the grandson of the following, born in Paris in 1775. He obtained command of a division in 1801, and Was chosen Captain-General of Guipuscoa, Alava, and Biscay in 1808. Soon after this he took an oath to Joseph Bonaparte, who appointed him lieutenant-general, and Viceroy of Navarre. Died in 1832.

See Foy, "Histoire des Guerres de la Péninsule."

Crillon-Mahon, de, (Louis de Berton des Balbes de Quiers—deh ke'air',) Duc, a French general, born in 1718, contributed to the victory of Fontenoy in 1745. Having obtained the rank of lieutenant-general in the Seven Years' war, (1755-62,) he passed into the service of Spain. He took Minorca in 1782, was made Captain-General of Spain, and received the title of Duke of Mahon. He commanded without success in the famous siege of Gibraltar, about 1782. Died in 1796.

See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XV."

Crī-nag'o-ras, [Κριναγόρας,] a Greek poet, who was born at Mitylene and lived in the reign of Augustus.
Crinesius, kri-nee'she-us or kre-nā'ze-us, (Christo-

PHER,) born in Bohemia in 1584, became professor of Oriental languages at Wittenberg and Altdorf. IIe published "Gymnasium Syriacum," (1611,) a work on

the Syriac language, a "Syriac Lexicon," (1612,) and a 'Treatise on the Confusion of Tongues," ("De Confusione Linguarum," 1629.) Died in 1629.

Crinito, kre-nee'to, [Lat. CRINI'TUS,] (PIETRO,) an

Italian littérateur, born at Florence about 1465. He wrote Latin verses, which approach the elegance of Politian, and two popular prose works, "De honesta Disciplina," ("On Honest (or Honourable) Instruction," 1500,) and "Vitæ Poetarum Latinorum," ("Lives of the Latin Poets.") Died about 1504.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Crinitus. See Crinito. Crishna. See Krishna.

Crisp, (STEPHEN,) an eminent minister of the Society of Friends, born at Colchester about 1628. He was conwerted to the principles of the Friends in 1655. As a minister of the gospel, he travelled many years in Great Britain, Holland, and Germany. He published a "Plain Pathway Opened," "A Faithful Warning to Friends," several Frietles, and other works. several Epistles, and other works. Died in 1692.

See Samuel Tuke, "Memoirs of the Life of S. Crisp," 1824.

Crisp, (TOBIAS,) an English theologian, noted as a chief of the Antinomians, was born in London in 1600. He became rector of Brinkworth in 1627. In 1642 he was engaged in a great controversy, on the subject of free grace, with fifty-two opponents. His sermons have

been published. Died in 1642.

Crispin. See Crespin.

Cris'pin, (GILBERT,) a Norman of noble rank, was Abbot of Westminster. Died about 1115.

Crispo, krès'po, [Lat. Cris'pus,] (Antonio,) an Italian medical writer, born at Trapani, in Sicily, in 1600; died in 1688.

Crispo, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian writer and priest, born at Gallipoli, (Naples,) was a friend of Tasso

priest, born at Gallipoli, (Naples,) was a friend of Tasso and Annibal Caro. Among his works is a "Life of Sannazaro," (1583.) Died in 1595.

Cris'pus, (FLAVIUS JULIUS,) the eldest son of the Roman emperor Constantine I., was born about 300 A.D. He served in the wars against the Franks and against Licinius, and gave proof of courage and abilities. Being falsely accused by his step-mother Fausta of an attempt to seduce her, he was put to death, by his father's order, in 326 A.D.

Cristiani, krès-te-à'nee, (Bertrando,) Count of, an Italian statesman of high reputation, born at Genoa in 1702. He was appointed by the empress Maria Theresa grand chancellor of the Milanese. Died in 1758.

Cristofori, krès-tof'o-ree, (PIETRO PAOLO,) a celebrated Italian painter in mosaic, adorned the church of Saint Peter at Rome. Died at an advanced age in

1740. Critias, krish'e-as, [Κριτίας,] or Critios, krish'e-os, a celebrated Athenian statuary, who flourished about 470 B.C. Among his master-pieces were statues of Harmodius and Aristogi'ton.

Critias, an Athenian orator and poet, and one of the Thirty Tyrants, was a relative of Plato and a pupil of Socrates. Having been exiled from Athens for an unknown cause about 406 B.C., he returned with the Spartan general Lysander in 404, and became one of the thirty who tyrannized over the state. He put Theramenes and others to death. He was killed in battle when Thrasybu'lus liberated Athens in 404 B.C. His eloquence was highly praised by Cicero. He wrote elegies and other

See W. E. Weber, "Dissertatio de Critia Tyranno," 1824: Plutarch, "Alcibiades;" Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" UROTE, "History of Greece;" XENOPHON, "Hellenica."

Critios. See CRITIAS. Crito. See CRITON.

Crit-o-la²us, [κριτόλασς,] a Greek philosopher, was a native of Phaselis, in Lycia. He studied at Athens under Ariston of Ceos, became after his death the head of the Peripatetic school in Athens, and acquired a high reputation as a philosopher and orator. About 155 B.C. he was sent to Rome on an important embassy with Carneades and Diogenes. He wrote a treatise to prove the eternity of matter.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis."

Critola'us, an Achæan general and demagogue, was one of the chief authors of the war against Rome which resulted in the destruction of Corinth and the subjugation of Greece. In 146 B.C. he was defeated by Metellus in Locris. As he was never heard of after this action,

it was supposed he died by poison.

Cri'ton or Crito [Κρίτων] of Athens, was a friend and disciple of Socrates. He tried to persuade Socrates to escape from prison, and attended him in his last hour. He wrote seventeen dialogues on philosophy, which are not extant. Plato gave the name of Criton to one of his books.

See HERMANN, "Geschichte und System der Platonischen Philosophie."

Criton, a Roman physician, who attended the em-eror Trajan. He wrote a book "On Cosmetics." peror Trajan.

Crit'ten-den, (George B.,) an American general in the Confederate service, a son of John J. Crittenden, noticed below. He commanded as major-general at the battle of Somerset in 1862, where he was defeated

by General Thomas.

Crittenden, (John Jay,) an American statesman, born in Woodford county, Kentucky, in 1786. He studied law, gained distinction as an advocate, and was elected to the United States in 1817. His term law, gained distinction as an advocate, and was elected to the Senate of the United States in 1817. His term having expired in 1819, he practised law at Frankfort from that time until 1835, when he was again elected to the Senate for six years by the Whigs. He was a warm friend of Henry Clay, and a constant supporter of his principal measures. He was appointed attorney-general of the United States by President Harrison in March, 1841; but he resigned in the ensuing September because he disapproved the policy of Tyler. In 1843 he was re-elected to the national Senate, and in 1848 was chosen Governor of Kentucky. He was attorney-general in the cabinet of President Fillmore from July, 1850, until March, 1853, after which he was in the Senate of the United States from 1855 to 1861. On the dissolution of the Whig party he joined the American party. He opposed the repeal of the Missouri Compromise in 1854, and the disunion movement of 1860. In the session of and the disunion movement of 1860. In the session of 1860-61 he performed a prominent part as a mediator and as the mover of a series of resolutions called the Crittenden Compromise, which were not adopted. Died in 1863.

Crittenden, (THOMAS L.,) an American general, a son of the preceding, was born at Russellville, Kentucky, about 1819. He became a brigadier-general of volunteers in the Union army in 1861, commanded a division at Shiloh, April, 1862, and was promoted to the rank of major-general in the summer of the same year. commanded a corps at the battle of Stone River, which ended January 2, 1863, and at Chickamauga, in September of that year.

Crittenden, (THOMAS T.,) an American general, a nephew of John J. Crittenden, noticed above, was born in Alabama about 1828. He lived in Indiana before the civil war. He was appointed a brigadier-general of volunteers in the Union army about April, 1862.

Crivellari, kre-vel'la'ree, (Bartolommeo,) an able Italian engraver, born at Venice in 1725; died in 1777.

Crivelli, kre-vel'lee, (Angelo Maria,) sometimes called "Il Crivellone," an Italian painter of animals and carted of Teverione, an Italian painter of animals and hunting-scenes, was born at Milan. Died about 1730.

Crivelli, (CARLO,) a Venetian painter of the fifteenth century, was living in 1475.

Croce, kro'cha, (BALDASSARE,) an Italian painter, born

at Bologna in 1553, worked in Rome. Died in 1628. Croce, della, del'la kro'cha, [Lat. Cru'cius,] (Vin-CENZO ALSARIO,) an Italian physician and medical writer, born near Genoa about 1570, lived at Rome.

Crocifissajo. See Macchietti, (Girolamo.)

Crock'ett, (David), an American hunter, noted for his discourage and accepting helpis was born in Toron.

his adventures and eccentric habits, was born in Tennessee in 1786. He was elected a member of Congress in 1827, 1829, and 1831, and began his public life as a friend of General Jackson; but he changed sides about 1830. Having joined the Texans in their revolt against Mexico, he was taken prisoner at Fort Alamo, and massacred, by Santa Anna, in 1836. See his "Autobiography," 1834.

Crocus. See Croke, (Richard.)

Croese, kroo'seh, (GERARD,) a Dutch clergyman, born at Amsterdam in 1642, was the author of a "History of the Quakers," ("Historia Quakeriana," 1695,) and other works. Died in 1710.

other works. Died in 1710.

Croeser, kroo'ser, [Jacques Henri,] a Flemish physician, born at Grave in 1691; died in 1753.

Croesus, kree'sus, [Gr. Kpoloo; Fr. Crésus, krá'-züss',] a king of Lydia, proverbial for his great wealth, born about 590 B.C., succeeded his father Alyattes in 560. He subjugated the Æolians, Ionians, and other peoples of Asia Minor, and about 554 formed an alliance with the Spartans and the King of Egypt against Cyrus of Persia. In the year 546 Croesus was defeated by Cyrus near Sardis, his capital, and taken prisoner. According to Herodotus, whose story is discredited by some, he was to Herodotus, whose story is discredited by some, he was doomed to be burned alive, but was saved by his recalling a saying of Solon, which Cyrus desired him to explain, and afterwards not only delivered him from death, but bestowed upon him distinguished marks of favour.

See "History of Crossus, King of Lydia," London, 1756; CLINTON, "Fasti Hellenici;" HERODOTUS, "History;" DIODORUS SICULUS, books ix. and xvi.

Croft, (HERBERT,) an English prelate, born in Oxfordshire in 1603, was educated as a Catholic. He was converted to the Anglican Church in 1622, and became Dean of Hereford in 1644, and Bishop of Hereford in 1661. He published "The Naked Truth, or the True State of the Primitive Church," (1675,) which tended to a union of the Protestants and produced much sensation. Died in 1691.

Croft, (Sir HERBERT,) an English writer, of the same family as the preceding, born in 1751. He took orders in 1782, after which he succeeded to a baronetcy. He wrote the Life of Young for Dr. Johnson's "Lives of the Poets." About 1792 he issued a prospectus of an improved edition of Johnson's Dictionary, which was never completed. Died in 1816.

Croft, (Sir James,) an English statesman, born about 1530, was appointed lord deputy of Ireland by Edward VI. in 1551. Under the reign of Elizabeth he became comptroller to the household. Died in 1591. See "Retrospective Review," vol. i., 2d Series, 1827.

Croft, (WILLIAM,) a celebrated composer of cathedral music, born in Warwickshire in 1677. He became composer to the Chapel Royal and organist of Westminster Abbey in 1708. He published "Divine Harmony," (1712,) and his admirable "Musica Sacra" in 1724. Died in 1727. See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Crof'ton, (Zachary,) an English nonconformist minister of London. Died about 1672.
Croghan, kro'gan, (Colonel George,) an American

Crognan, kro'gan, (Colonel Georges,) an American officer, born near Louisville, Kentucky, in 1791. He became inspector-general in 1825, and served in the Mexican war, (1846-47.) Died in 1849.

Croï, de, deh kro'e', [Lat. Croï'us,] (Jean,) a French Protestant minister, born at Uzès. He preached at Béziers and Uzès, and wrote, besides other works, "Notes on Origen, Irenæus, and Tertullian," (in Latin, 1652.) Bayle represents him as well versed in languages, criticism, and ecclesiastic antiquities. Died in 1650. cism, and ecclesiastic antiquities. Died in 1659.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Croiset, krwå'zå', (JEAN,) a French Jesuit and popular writer, born at Marseilles about 1650, published "The Christian Year," ("Année Chrétienne," 18 vols.,) and "Meditations," 4 vols., both often reprinted. Died in 1738.

See Croï. Croius.

Croius. See CROI.
Croix. See LACROIX, CRUZ, and CROCE.
Croix, (FRANÇOIS PÉTIS.) See PÉTIS DE LA CROIX.
Croix, (JUAN.) See CRUZ.
Croix du Maine. See LA CROIX DU MAINE.
Croke, kröök,? (Sir Alexander,) an English civilian and miscellaneous writer, born at Aylesbury in 1800;

died in 1842

Croke, krook, or Crook, (Sir George,) an English judge, born in the county of Bucks in 1559. He was appointed justice of the king's bench in 1628, and took side with Hampden in the Ship-money case in 1636. His "Reports of Select Cases" acquired a high and durable reputation. Died in 1641.

See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Croke, [Lat. Cro'cus,] (RICHARD,) an English scholar, born in London, taught Greek at Oxford about 1520.

His Latin orations have been published. Died in 1558.

Cro'ker, (Rt. Hon. John Wilson,) an author, critic, and politician, was born in Galway, Ireland, in 1780.

He was educated at Trinity College, Dublin, and chose the profession of the law. He was elected to Parliament the profession of the law. He was elected to Fariament in 1807, and appointed secretary to the admiralty in 1809. In this year Scott, Croker, and others founded the "London Quarterly Review." He gained literary distinction by a satire called "An Intercepted Letter from Canton," (1807,) "The Songs of Trafalgar," a poem on the battle of Talavera, and other works. His talent for satire and sarcasm was displayed in the "Quarterly Review," to which he frequently contributed for about thirty years or more. He became a member of the privy council in 1828. He opposed the Reform Bill in several able 1828. He opposed the Reform Bill in several able speeches, declared he would never sit in a Reformed House of Commons, and after the passage of the bill in 1832 retired from Parliament. His most important work is his edition of Boswell's "Life of Johnson," (5 work is his edition of Boswell's "Life of Joinson, (5) vols., 1831,) which is praised by many critics, but was severely criticized by Macaulay, ("Edinburgh Review," 1831,) who exposes many instances of his "scandalous inaccuracy." Died in 1857.

Croker, (THOMAS CROFTON,) a popular Irish writer, born at Cork in 1798. Having served an apprenticeship to a merchant of Cork, he obtained a clerkship in the admiralty about the age of twenty-one. He published "Researches in the South of Ireland," (1824,) "Fairy Legends," "Legends of the Lakes, or Sayings and Doings at Killarney," (1829,) and other works. He was a frequent contributor to "Fraser's Magazine," and was for a contributor to "Fraser's Magazine," and was for a contributor to the state of the contributor to the contribut

about thirty years a clerk in the admiralty. Died in 1854.

Croll, kRol, (Oswald,) a German alchemist, born at Wetter, in Hesse. He became physician to Prince Christian of Anhalt, and a partisan of Paracelsus. He published a curious work, called "Basilica Chymica," (1609,) which was often reprinted. Died in 1609.

See F. Hoefer, "Histoire de la Chimie."

See F. Hoeper, "Histoire de la Chimie."

Cro'ly, (George,) a popular poet and voluminous author, born in Dublin in 1780. He was for many years, beginning in 1835, rector of Saint Stephen's, Wallbrook, London, and was eminent as a pulpit orator. Besides numerous sermons, he published "The Angel of the World," a tale, (1820,) "Salathiel, a Story of the Past, the Present, and the Future," (1827,) which is admired by many, "Poetical Works," (2 vols., 1830,) a "Personal History of George IV.," (1830,) "Catiline," a tragedy, a "Life of Edmund Burke," (1840,) "Marston," a novel, (1846,) "Scenes from Scripture, with other Poems," (1851,) and various other works. "There can be no doubt that his 'Catiline,' whether considered as a poem or a drama, is a splendid performance." ("Blackwood's Magazine," vol. xi.) Died in 1860.

Cromarty, Earl of. See Mackenzie, (George.)

Cromarty, Earl of. See Mackenzie, (George.) Crome, (John,) an English landscape-painter, born

at Norwich in 1769; died in 1821. Cro'mer, (MARTIN,) born at Biecz, in Poland, in 1512, cromp'ton, (Samuel) are inventor of the spinning-jenny or mule which was brought into use about 1778.

Died in 1827.

See G. French, "Life, etc. of Samuel Crompton," London, 1859: HENRY Howe, "Lives of Eminent American and European Mechanics," 1847.

Cromvele or Cromuelos. See Cromwell, (Oliver.) Crom/well, (or krum/wel.) (HENRY,) a younger son of Oliver, was born at Huntingdon in 1627, and entered the army at the age of twenty. In 1649, with the rank of colonel, he accompanied his father to Ireland, where he displayed courage in several actions. He was chosen a member of Parliament in 1653. In 1657 he was appointed lord deputy of Ireland, where he became popular by his moderate policy. Soon after his brother Richard ceased to be Protector, April, 1659, Henry resigned his office, and lived as a private citizen in England. Died in 1674.

Cromwell, krum'wel or krom'wel, (formerly almost universally called krum'el,) [It. Cromvele, krom-va'la; Sp. Cromuelos, krom-wa'los,] (Oliver,) one of the most extraordinary men that ever lived, was born at most extraordinary men that ever lived, was born at Huntingdon, England, on the 25th of April, 1599. He was the eldest surviving son of Robert Cromwell and Elizabeth Steward. Robert was the son of Sir Henry Cromwell, had sat in Parliament, and owned an estate in land, which Oliver inherited. On April 23, 1616, the day of Shakspeare's death, Oliver entered Sidney College, Cambridge, where he remained until his father's death in June 1617. It appears that he studied law in death, in June, 1617. It appears that he studied law in London; but we have no authentic record of this part of his career. In 1620 he married Elizabeth Bouchier, with whom he settled on the hereditary estate in Huntingdon, and passed several years employed in farming and social duties. During this period he lived in intimate fellowship with the Puritans, who were very numerous among the various ranks of society, and he appears to have given his serious and earnest attention to the great questions of religion. In 1628 Oliver represented the borough of Huntingdon in Parliament, which, after passing the Petition of Right, was dissolved in March, 1629, and the leaders of the popular party were committed to prison. In this session he made his first speech against Popery, which was significant of the great idea of his public life. This was the last Parliament that met in England for eleven years, during which period the measures of the government seemed to become every day more arbitrary and tyrannical. In 1637 Cromwell duties. During this period he lived in intimate fellowship day more arbitrary and tyrannical. In 1637 Cromwell and his cousin Hampden, the great Commoner, resolved to leave their native land, and had actually embarked for North America; but the ship, when about to sail, was arrested by an order of council. They therefore remained in England; and "with them remained," to use the language of Macaulay, "the evil genius of the House of Stuart." In the next Parliament, which met in April, 1640, Cromwell, who then resided at Ely, represented the town of Cambridge, and also in the famous Long Parliament, which met next the end of that year. Parliament, which met near the end of that year. Philip Warwick describes his first impressions of Cromwell, whom he saw at this period in the House, and whom, judging by his unfashionable dress and rusticity, he was inclined to regard with contempt. "But," he adds, "I inclined to regard with contempt. "But," he adds, "I lived to see this gentleman, by multiplied successes and by more converse with good company, appear in my own eye of a comely presence and a great and majestic deportment." One day, as he rose to address the House, Lord Digby asked Hampden who the "sloven" then speaking was. Hampden replied that it was Oliver Cromwell, adding, "That sloven whom you see before you has no ornament in his speech; but, if we should ever come to a breach with the king, that sloven, I say, will be the greatest man in England." On November 22, 1641, after a stormy debate, the Grand Remonstrance 22, 1641, after a stormy debate, the Grand Remonstrance passed the House, by a small majority of the popular

In January, 1642, Charles I. having failed in an attempt to arrest five members of the House, affairs came to a crisis, and both sides appealed to arms. Cromwell entered the army as captain of cavalry, and soon dis-tinguished himself by his strict discipline, his military talents, and his invincible courage. After the affair at Edgehill he perceived the necessity of having men of high principle, or enthusiasm of some kind, to contend against men of honour such as the Cavaliers; and he used his personal influence in enlisting numerous companies of yeomen among the Puritans of the Eastern counties. Although when he entered the army he was over forty, Although when he entered the army he was over forty, he never lost a battle; and his victories were always decisive, even when the enemy had a great superiority in numbers. On July 2, 1644, he commanded the left wing at the battle of Marston Moor, which was won chiefly by the irresistible charge of Cromwell's Ironsides. In 1645, as lieutenant-general under Fairfax, he led the right wing at the decisive victory of Naseby, where the king lost his artillery, his private papers, and about 5000 men.

about 5000 men.

There were two parties among the Parliamentarians, which became more and more widely divergent as the royal cause declined,—namely, the Presbyterians, who

had a majority in the Parliament, and the Independents, who controlled the army and owned Cromwell as their who controlled the army and owned Cromwell as their leader. At length, in 1647, these came to an open rupture. On June 2, one of Cromwell's officers seized the person of the king and transferred him from the custody of Parliament to that of the army. In August, 1648, at the battle of Preston, Cromwell, with about 8000 men, defeated the royal forces under the Duke of Hamilton, consisting of about 20 000 most of whom were Scotch. consisting of about 20,000, most of whom were Scotch. Near the close of this year, the majority of the House seeming inclined to treat with the king and restore him seeming inclined to treat with the king and restore him to the throne, forty-one members were picked out as they were entering the House, and placed under arrest by the agency of Colonel Pride, one of Cromwell's officers. Cromwell was a member of the court which tried the king in January, 1649, and signed the warrant for his execution. The part taken by Cromwell in the death of Charles has left a shadow on his fame which must always remain unless it can be clearly shown that such an act of severity was necessary to the safety of the cause of liberty. "The murder of the king," says Hume, "the most atrocious of all his actions, was to him covered under a mighty cloud of republican and fanatical illusions." Having been sent as lord lieutenant to Ireland, which was then in a state of riot and anarchy, he defeated the royalists at Drogheda and Wexford, and in less than a year the enemy were generally subdued, though not without the exercise of extreme and perhaps indefensible severity

In 1650, the Scotch having raised an army with a view to restore Charles II. to the throne, and having induced him to co-operate with them, Cromwell was appointed commander-in-chief, vice Lord Fairfax, who resigned his commission. The armies met at Dunbar on September 3, where the Scotch were totally defeated and 10,000 of them taken prisoners. Charles, having recruited his army, marched into England, and was followed by Cromwell to Worcester, where, September 3, 1651, a battle was fought which resulted in the complete overthrow of the royal cause and rendered the victorious general virtually dictator. And who could be more competent for a crisis so difficult, which required the greatest resolution, vigour, and sagacity? At this period there was observed a change in his manner,—"an indescribable kind of exaltation." Clarendon remarks "that his parts seemed to tation." Clarendon remarks "that his parts seemed to be raised, as if he had concealed his faculties till he had occasion to use them." In 1653 he entered the House of Commons, now reduced to a small remnant, and dissolved it vi et armis, exclaiming, "You are no longer a Parliament." At a council of the army in the early part of 1654 he was formally proclaimed Protector of the Commonwealth. The government of the Protector commanded the respect of foreign powers many of commanded the respect of foreign powers, many of whom vied with each other in courting his alliance. He made liberty of conscience one of the fundamental principles of his policy, and defended the Protestant cause in foreign countries. When Spain solicited his alliance, he required two conditions, one of which was the suppression of the Inquisition. He employed Milton, who had previously served the Parliament in the same capacity, as his Latin secretary. In 1656 a new Parliament was assembled, which voted supplies for the war with Spain and offered the crown to Cromwell; but, though urged by various parties to accept the insignia of royalty, he

persisted in refusing it.
Southey, though a Tory, admits that Cromwell's "good sense and good nature would have led him to govern equitably, to promote literature, to cherish the arts, to pour wine and oil in the wounds of the nation;" but the mutinous spirit of his opponents partially frustrated these designs. It is usually affirmed that he became very suspicious near the end of his career, and took extreme preconting against accessination. He died of fever new precautions against assassination. He died of fever on

precautions against assassination. He died of fever on September 3, 1658, the anniversary of his greatest victories, those of Dunbar and Worcester. He left two sons, Richard and Henry, and four daughters.

It is admitted by all that Cromwell, as a statesman, as a reformer, and as a military leader, displayed abilities of the very highest order. His memory has been subjected to a severe ordeal by the enmity of two opposite parties whose policy he frustrated, one of which denounced him

as unfaithful to liberty, and the other found him guilty of treason against the divine right of kings. Many, while admitting his intellectual ability, impeach the sincerity of his motives and deny his claim to any noble or estimable moral qualities. But, after the lapse of two centuries, an impartial public begins to appreciate his meritorious services and moral integrity, as well as his political wisdom and invincible valour. It is acknowledged that under his direction England was prosperous, powerful, and well governed, that his foreign policy was enlightened, magnanimous, and successful. Macaulay has remarked that, "though constantly attacked and scarcely ever defended, the character of Cromwell has yet always continued popular with the great body of his countrymen." Again he says, "Cromwell was emphatically a man. Never was any ruler so conspicuously born for sovereignty. The cup which has intoxicated almost all others sobered him. His spirit, restless, from its buoyancy, in a lower sphere, reposed in majestic placidity as soon as it had reached the level congenial to it. Rapidly as his fortunes grew, his mind expanded more rapidly still. Insignificant as a private citizen, he was a great general; he was a still greater prince."

he was a still greater prince."

See Carlyle, "Letters and Speeches of Cromwell;" John Forster, "Life of Cromwell," in his "Statesmen of the Commonwealth of England," 7 vols., 1840; Robert Southey, "Life of O. Cromwell," 1840; Robert Southey, "Life of O. Cromwell," 1844; VILLEMAIN, "Histoire de Cromwell," 1819; Guizor, "Histoire de la République d'Angleterre et de Cromwell," 1854; (and English version of the same; J. H. Merle D'Aubeigné, "The Protector: a Vindication," New York, 1848; PHILARÈTE CHASLES, "O. Cromwell; sa Vie privée," etc., 1847; Gregorio Lett, "Historia e Memorie recondite sopra la Vita di O. Cromwell," 1692; WILLIAM HARRES, "Historical and Critical Account of the Life of O. Cromwell," 1762; Karl Sebald, "Leben O. Cromwells," 1815; Daniel Wilson, "O. Cromwell," 1848; Macaulay, "Essays," (Review of "Hallam's Constitutional History;") Clarendoon, "History of the Rebellion;" Hume, "History of England;" Noble, "Memoirs of the Protectorate House of Cromwell," 2 vols., 1784; Lamartine, "Memoirs of Celebrated Characters," vol. ii., 1856; "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1821; "Fraser's Magazine" for December, 1847; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1856.

Cromwell, (OLIVER,) said to be the last male de-

Cromwell, (OLIVER,) said to be the last male descendant of the Protector, was the author of "Memoirs of Oliver Cromwell, and of his Sons Richard and Henry,"

published in 1820.

Cromwell, (RICHARD,) the eldest surviving son of the Protector Oliver, was born at Huntingdon in 1626. He was admitted into Lincoln's Inn in 1647, but appears to have been an indolent student. In 1649 he married Dorothy Major, with whom he passed several years in rural retirement at Hursley, Hampshire. He had a mild, virtuous, and unambitious character, and inherited little or nothing of his father's mental power. In 1654 Oliver brought him to court and appointed him first lord of trade and navigation, privy councillor, etc. He succeeded his father, September 3, 1658, without open opposition, and was proclaimed Protector by General Monk and the army. A general disaffection, however, was soon apparent, and the republicans and royalists united in hostility to his power. Fleetwood, Lambert, Desborow, and other officers, having formed a cabal against him, demanded the dissolution of Parliament, which was effected in April, 1659. "By the same act," says Hume, "he was considered as effectually dethroned. Soon after, he signed his demission in form." "Thus fell, suddenly and from an enormous height, but, by a rare fortune, without any hurt or injury, the family of the Cromwells." About 1660 he retired to the continent, and resided some years in Paris and Geneva. He returned to England in 1680, and passed the rest of his life in obscurity and peace. Died in 1712.

See Hume, "History of England;" LINGARD, "History of England;" VILLEMAIN, "Histoire de Cromwell."

Cromwell, (THOMAS,) Earl of Essex, an ambitious English courtier and minister of state, born of humble parentage at Putney about 1490. In early life he was a servant or agent of Cardinal Wolsey, whom he defended with spirit and honour in the House of Commons in 1629. A few years later he entered the service of the king, whose confidence he gained, and by whom he was rapidly promoted. He had become an adherent of the Reformation, when, about 1535, he was appointed principal secretary of state and keeper of the privy seal. In 1536

the king's supremacy over the Church was delegated to Cromwell, with the title of Vicar-General. Many monasteries were suppressed, and other reforms were effected, by his agency and that of Cranmer, who was his friend. He was made Earl of Essex in 1539 or 1540, and obtained precedency over all the officers of state. His sudden fall was hastened by his agency in the marriage of Henry VIII. to Anne of Cleves, whom the king quickly resolved to divorce. After a trial for treason and heresy, he was beheaded in July, 1540. "He was," says Hume, "a man of prudence, industry, and abilities, worthy of a better master and of a better fate." Froude gives Cromwell a very high character both for ability and honesty of purpose; but some other historians, including Lingard, accuse him of rapacity, servility, and selfish ambition.

See FROUDE, "History of England," chaps. vi.-xvii.; LINGARD, "History of England," vol. iv. chaps. viii. et seq.; MICHAEL DRAVTON, "Historie of the Life and Death of Lord Cromwell," London, 1609; also SHAKSPEARE, "Henry VIII.," Act Third.

Cronaca, II, èl kro'nâ-kâ or kron'â-kâ, the surname of Simone Pollaiolo (pol-lī-o'lo) or Pollajuolo, an Italian architect, born at Florence in 1454. He acquired celebrity by his design of the Strozzi palace, one of the most magnificent edifices of Florence, and of the church of Saint Francis. He was a zealous partisan or disciple

most magnineent edinces of Florence, and of the church of Saint Francis. He was a zealous partisan or disciple of Savonarola. Died in 1509.

Cronegk, von, fon kro'nêk, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) BARON, an excellent German poet, born at Anspach in 1731. He was versed in many languages, and had travelled in France and Italy. He wrote elegies, odes, didactic poems, hymns, and several dramas in verse, which display a fine imagination. His tragedy of "Codrus" (1758) abounds in beauties of the first order, and is called his master-piece. He died prematurely in 1758.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Cronholm, kron'holm, (ABRAHAM,) a Swedish historian, born at Landscrona in 1809. Among his works are "Memorials of the Ancient North," (2 vols., 1835,) and "Political History of Scania," (2 vols., 1846–51.)
Cro'nos, [Κρόνος,] a god of the Greek mythology,

Cro'nos, [Κρόνος,] a god of the Greek mythology, represented as the son of Uranus, and the father of Jupiter, Neptune, Ceres, and Juno. He was identified

with the Saturn of the Romans.

Cronstedt, kron'stêt, (AXEL FREDRICK,) a Swedish mineralogist, born in Sudermania in 1722. He discovered about 1754 a new metal, which he named "nickel," and published a valuable "Essay on Mineralogy, or on the Classification of the Mineral Kingdom," (1758,) translated into German by Werner. Died in 1765.

Crook, (GEORGE,) an American general, born near Dayton, Ohio, about 1828. He commanded a corps of Sheridan's army at the battle of Winchester or Opequan Creek, September 19, 1864, and at that of Cedar Creek, October 19. He was commander of the department of West Virginia from August, 1864, to February, 1865.

Crookes, (WILLIAM,) an English chemist, born in London in 1832. In 1861 he discovered and investigated the properties of the metal Thallium; two years later he was elected a fellow of the Royal Society. His well-known "radiometer" was first exhibited about 1874. He is the author of numerous works on chemistry and physics.

Crooks, (George R.,) an American Methodist preacher, born in Philadelphia in 1822. He became adjunct professor of ancient languages in Dickinson College in 1846. In conjunction with Professor Schem, he published a "Latin-English Lexicon," (1858.)

Croon or Croune, kroon, (WILLIAM,) M.D., an English scholar, born in London, was the founder of the

Ergoin or Croune, kroon, (WILLIAM,) M.D., an English scholar, born in London, was the founder of the Croonian Lectures. He became professor of rhetoric in Gresham College, and founded a course of lectures on algebra at Cambridge. He published a "Treatise on Muscular Motion." Died in 1684.

Crop'sey, (JASPER FRANK.) an American landscapepainter, was born at Westfield, Richmond county, New York, in 1823, and became a resident of England in 1856. Among his works are "The Sibyl's Temple," "Peace" and "War," and "Niagara Falls."

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Cros'by, (Brass,) an English politician, born at Stockport-on-Tees in 1725. He was elected lord mayor of

London in 1770, and opposed the ministry, who confined him in the Tower. Died in 1793.

Crosby, (THOMAS,) was author of a "History of English Baptists from the Reformation to the Reign of George I.," (1740,) said to be the best work on that subject. He was a Baptist minister of London.

Cros land, Mrs., whose maiden name was CAMILLA TOWN MR. an English authoress born in London about

TOULMIN, an English authoress, born in London about 1814. She published a volume of poems, "Stratagems, a Tale," "Toil and Trial," (1849,) "Lydia, a Woman's Book," (1852,) and other works of fiction, which are praised for their moral tendency.

Cross, (Joseph,) a Methodist minister, born in Somersetshire, England, in 1813, removed to the United States about 1825. He published, besides other works, "Headlands of Faith."

Cross or de la Crux, (MICHAEL,) an English painter, flourished between 1640 and 1680. He was patronized

by Charles I.

Cross, (Sir RICHARD ASSHETON,) an English statesman, was born near Preston in 1823. He was called to the Bar in 1849, and joined the northern circuit. He was first elected to Parliament for Preston in 1857; in 1868 he defeated Mr. Gladstone for South-west Lancashire, which seat he has since occupied. He became home secretary in the Disraeli administration of 1874, and is now one of the leading members of the

Conservative party. In 1880 he was created a G.C.B.

Crosse, (ANDREW,) an English gentleman, noted for his successful experiments in electricity, was born near Taunton, in Somersetshire, in 1784. He inherited an easy fortune, and lived in retirement. special attention to the formation of crystals by means of a voltaic battery, and spent many years in search of new facts and phenomena, without regard to theories. He obtained numerous mineral crystals similar in form to those produced by nature; also a subsulphate of copper which was entirely new. About 1816 he predicted that, by electrical agency, human thought would be conveyed instantaneously to the farthest parts of the earth. A great sensation was excited in England in 1836 by the apparent generation of insects during his experi-

by the apparent generation of insects during his experiments with voltaic action, which has not yet been satisfactorily explained. Died in 1855.

Cros'well, (EDWIN,) an American politician and journalist, born at Catskill, New York, about 1795. He became, about 1824, editor of the "Albany Argus," a Democratic journal of great influence, which he continued to edit until 1854. He was a prominent member of the Albany Regency. Died in 1871.

Croswell, (HARRY,) an American journalist and clergyman, an uncle of the preceding, was born at West, Hartford, Connecticut, in 1778. He edited several Federalist papers. Died in 1878.

Croswell, (William Croswell," 1854; "North American Review" for April, 1854; Griswold, "Poetra and Poetry of America, "Crotach (William, 1851.

Crotch, (WILLIAM,) a skilful English musical composer, born at Norwich in 1775. He played on the harpsichord marvellously when he was about three years harpsichord marvellously when he was about three years old. In 1797 he was chosen professor of music in the University of Oxford. He published "Styles of Music of all Ages," and composed music for the organ and piano, and for the ode entitled "Mona on Snowdon calls." Died in 1847.

Croune. See Croon, (W.)

Crousaz, de, deh kroo'z\(^2\), (Jean Pierre,) a prolific and mediocre Swiss writer, born at Lausanne in 1663. He was professor of philosophy, etc. at Lausanne and Groningen, and published an "Essay on Logic," (1712,) a "Treatise on Pyrrhonism, Ancient and Modern," (1733,) and other works. Died in 1750.

Crouzet, kroo'z\(^1\), (Pierre,) a French poet and professor of rhetoric, born in Picardy in 1753; died in 1811.

Cr\(\tilde{\to}\)we, (Mrs. Catherine,) an English authoress, whose maiden name was STEVENS, was born at Borough Green, Kent, about 1802. She became the wife of Lieu-

tenant-Colonel Crowe in 1822. She produced in 1847 "Lillie Dawson," a novel. Her "Night Side of Nature" (1848) treats of the spiritual or supernatural world. Among her later works is "Light and Darkness, or the Mysteries of Life," (1850.)

See "Blackwood's Magazine" for September, 1850.

Crowe, (EYRE EVANS,) an English writer of the present century, published a "History of France," (in 5 vols., 1858-68,) and other works. Died in March, 1868.
Crow'ley, (ROBERT,) an English Protestant divine and poet, became a Fellow of Magdalene College in

1542. He composed many epigrams, and was the first editor of "Piers Plowman's Vision." In 1558 he became prebendary of Saint Paul's, London. Died in 1588.

Crowne, (John,) an English dramatist of inferior order, born in Nova Scotia. He removed to England, wrote several successful plays, and obtained some favour at the court of Charles II. Among his works are "City Politiques," (1675.) and "Sir Courtly Nice," a comedy.

See CIBBER, "Lives of the Poets."

Crowquill. See Forrester.

Crox'all, (SAMUEL,) an English writer, born at Walton-upon-Thames. He became prebendary of Hereford and Archdeacon of Salop, and published, besides other works, "Scripture Politics," (1735,) and a popular English version of "Æsop's Fables." Died in 1752.

lish version of "Æsop's Fables." Died in 1752.

Croy, de, deh krw's, (EMMANUEL.) DUKE, and Prince de Solre, a French general, born at Condé in 1718, was made marshal of France in 1782. Died in 1784.

Croy, de, (GUILLAUME.) See CHIÈVRES.

Crozat, kro'zā', (Louis François,) Marquis du Châtel, a French general, born in 1695; died in 1750.

Croze. See LA CROZE

Croze. See LA CROZE.
Crozier, kro'zher, (Captain Francis Rawdon Moira,) F.R.S., the second officer of Sir John Franklin's last expedition, born at Banbridge, Ireland, about 1795. In 1845 he sailed with Franklin in search of a Northwest passage, after which nothing was heard of the party until 1859, when Captain McClintock found on King William's Island a record, dated April 25, 1848, signed by Captain Crozier, stating that the ships had just been abandoned, and that the crews, under command of Crozier, were about to start for Great Fish River. (See Franklin, Sir John.)
Cruciger, the Latin of Creutziger, which see.
Cruciger, kroot'sig-er, (Georg,) a German philolo-

Cruciger, kroot'sig-er, (GEORG,) a German philolo-

gist, born in 1575. He was professor of philosophy at Marburg, and wrote "Harmony of Languages," ("Harmonia Linguarum.") Died in 1636.

Crucius. See Croce, Della.

Crucy, de, deh krü'se', (Mathurin,) a French architect, born at Nantes in 1748, gained the grand prize in 1774. He was a member of the Institute. Died in in 1774. 1826.

Cru'den, (ALEXANDER,) an eccentric Scottish bookseller, born at Aberdeen in 1700. He studied for the church; but symptoms of insanity prevented his ordination. In 1732 he became a resident of London, where he opened a bookstore and received the title of book-Seller to the queen. He styled himself "Alexander the Corrector," imagining that he had a mission to reform the manners of the age. In 1737 he published his "Concordance of the Old and New Testaments," the result of his unassisted industry. It was the most complete Concordance that had complete Concordance that had appeared, and is still esteemed indispensable to biblical scholars. His mental disease manifested itself in whimsical and extravagant actions and writings. He showed his zeal for good morals by effacing with a sponge indecent inscriptions in public places. Died in 1770.

See "Retrospective Review," vol. x., 1824.

Cruger. See KRUGER.

Cru'ger, (John Harris,) born in New York in 1738, became mayor of that city in 1764. In the Revolutionary war he fought on the side of the royalists. Died in London in 1807.

Cruikshank, krook'shank, (George,) an English artist, distinguished for his comic humour and skill in whose maiden name was STEVENS, was born at Borough caricature, was born in London about 1794. He ac-Green, Kent, about 1802. She became the wife of Lieu- quired popularity about 1820 by designs for William

Hone's satirical works, among which is the "Political House that Jack built." His humorous genius and fertile imagination were displayed in illustrations of "Peter Schlemihl," "The Comic Almanac," "Oliver Twist," "My Sketch-Book," and many other books. His series of plates called "The Bottle," in which he illustrated the miseries of intemperance, had great success. In his later years he took up oil-painting, exhibiting at the Royal Academy. He died in 1878.

Cruik'shank, (WILLIAM,) F.R.S., an eminent Scottish anatomist, born in Edinburgh in 1745. At an early tile imagination were displayed in illustrations of "Peter

tish anatomist, born in Edinburgh in 1745. At an early age he went to London, where he was successively the assistant and partner of Dr. William Hunter. He acquired reputation by his lectures, and by his work on "The Anatomy of the Absorbent Vessels," (1786.) Died

in 1800.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Crumpe, krump, (SAMUEL,) a physician, born in 1766, practised at Limerick, in Ireland. He wrote an able "Treatise on the Properties and Use of Opium," and a prize "Essay on the Means of Providing Employment for the People." Died in 1796.

Cruquius. See Crusque, De.

Crusquestelpe kree/each (Macayus Liver)

Crusenstolpe, kroo'zen-stol'peh, (Magnus Jakob,) a popular Swedish novelist and political writer, born at a popular Swedish hoverst and pointed writer, both at Jonköping in 1795. He published a "Historical Picture of the First Years of Gustavus IV.," (1837,) and a political work called "Ställningar och Förhållanden," ("Posi-

tical work called "Ställningar och Förhållanden," ("Positions and Relations,") for which he was imprisoned three years, (1838–40.) His historical romance of "Morianen" (6 vols., 1840–44) was very popular. He also wrote a romance entitled "Charles John [Bernadotte] and the Swedes," (1845.) and other works. He died in 1865.

Crusius. See Crenius.

Crusius, kroo'ze-us or kroo'zhe-us, (Christian August), a German philosopher, born at or near Merseburg about 1714. He became professor of theology at Leipsic, and published many works, among which is "Logic, or the Way to Certainty and Confidence respecting Human Knowledge," (1747.) He zealously opposed the philosophy of Wolf. Died in 1775.

See Tennemann, "Grundriss der Geschichte der Philosophie;"

See TENNEMANN, "Grundriss der Geschichte der Philosophie;"
BUHLE, "Lehrbuch der Geschichte der Philosophie;" "Nouvelle
Biographie Générale."

Crusius, (MARTIN,) a German philologist and historian, born near Bamberg in 1526, became in 1559 professor of Greek at Tübingen. He published valuable works, among which are a "History of Suabia," ("Annales Suevici," 1594,) and a "Commentary on Homer's Iliad," (1612.) Died in 1607.

See MÜLLER, "Oratio de Vita et Obitu M. Crusii," 1608; Morréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Crusque, de, deh krüsk or krusk, [Lat. Cru'quius,] (JAMES,) a Flemish scholar, born near Ypres, became professor of Greek and Latin in Bruges in 1544, and pub-

professor of Greek and Latin in Bruges in 1544, and published a valuable edition of Horace, with notes, (1578.)

Crut'well, (Clement,) an English divine, born in Berkshire about 1745. He published, besides other works, an elaborate and valuable "Scripture Harmony, or Concordance of Parallels," (1790.) Died in 1808.

Cruveilhier, krü'và'le-à', (Jean,) a distinguished French anatomist, born at Limoges about 1790, became professor of anatomy in Paris in 1825. In 1835 he obtained the chair of pathological anatomy founded by Dupuytren. His principal works are his "System of Anatomy," (American edition, 1844.) and "Pathologic Anatomy of the Human Body," (1829-40.) Died 1874.

Cruvelli, kroo-vel'lee, (SOPHIE.) a German vocalist, originally named Cruwell, born at Bielefeld in 1830. She was married in 1856 to Baron Vigier.

Cruyl, kroil, (LEVINUS,) a Flemish designer and

Cruyl, kroil, (Levinus,) a Flemish designer and engraver, born at Ghent about 1640, produced views of Roman scenery.

Cruz. See LA CRUZ and DINIZ DA CRUZ.

Cruz, da, da krooz, (Agostinho,) a Portuguese poet and monk, born at Ponte da Barca in 1540, was a brother of the poet Diogo Bernardes. His family name was PI-MENTA. He wrote elegies, odes, and religious poems, which were first printed in 1771. They are ranked among the Portuguese classics. Died in 1619.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Cruz, da, (GASPAR,) a Portuguese missionary, born at Evora, is stated to have been the first monk that preached the Catholic faith in China, which he visited in 1556. After his return to Portugal he published an

in 1556. After his return to Portugal he published an account of his voyage. Died in 1570.

Cruz, da, (MARCOS,) an eminent Portuguese painter, born about 1649; died about 1678.

Cruz, de la, (JUAN.) See PANTOJA.

Cruz, de la, dà lå krooth, [Fr. DE LA CROIX, deh lå krwå,] (JUAN,) a Carmelite friar and ascetic writer, born in Old Castile in 1542. He founded several monasteries, and wrote, among other works, the "Dark Night of the Soul," ("Noche obscura del Alma.") Died in 1591.

See Dosithée de Saint-Alexis, "Vie de Saint Jean de la Croix." Csányi, chân'yee, (LASZLO,) a Hungarian statesman, born in 1790, took an active part in the revolution of 1848. He was executed in 1849, by order of the Aus-

trian government.

trian government.

Csaplovics, chŏp'lo-vitch, (JÁNOS,) a Hungarian writer, born about 1780, published "Topographical and Statistical Archives of the Kingdom of Hungary," (1821.)

Csokonai, cho'ko-nī', (MIHÁLY VITEZ,) a Hungarian poet, born at Debreczin in 1773. At the age of twenty he became professor of poetry at his native place, but was expelled two years later for his irregular habits. He wrote popular love-poems, and other works, mostly comic. He passed his life in poverty. Died in 1805.

Csoma, chō'mŏ, (ALEXANDER,) of Körös, an eminent Hungarian traveller and Orientalist, born at Körös about

Hungarian traveller and Orientalist, born at Körös about 1790. In early youth it became the cherished purpose of his life to discover the origin of his race, the Magyars, who were generally supposed to have come from Asia. He visited Thibet about 1822, and studied the Thibetan language for four years (1827–30) at Kanam. He went to Calcutta in 1830, and published an excellent Thibetan Finglish Dictionary (1824) and a Thibetan Grammar. To Calcutta in 1830, and published an excellent I hibetan-English Dictionary (1834) and a Thibetan Grammar. Having undertaken another journey to Thibet, he died at Darjeeling in 1842, without having solved the question of the origin of the Magyars. Ctesias, tee'she as, [Κήροιας,] a Greek historian and physician, who flourished about 400 B.C., was a native

of Cnidos, in Caria. He was for many years physician to Artaxerxes Mnemon, King of Persia, and afterwards returned to his native place. He wrote Περσικά, (a "History of Persia,") and a "Description of India." Of these works we have only abridgments in Photius, and extracts preserved by other writers. His accuracy and veracity have been questioned by ancient and modern critics.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Plutarch, "Artaxerxes;" Suidas, "Ctesias;" Rettig, "Ctesiæ Vita," 1827; K. L. Blum, "Herodotus und Ctesias," 1836.

Ctesibius, te-sib'e-us, [Krŋoiɛως,] a famous Greek mechanician, who lived in Alexandria about 130 B.C. He invented the clepsydra, a pump, and other machines. Pliny and Vitruvius express admiration for his talents and works. Hero the Elder was his pupil.

Ctesidemus, tês-e-dee'mus, [Fr. CTĕSIDĚME, tà'ze'-dam'] La Greek painter lived about 270 B.C.

dam',] a Greek painter, lived about 350 B.C.

Ctesilas. See CRESILAS. Ctesiphon. See CHERSIPHRON.

Ctesiphon, tês'e-phon, [Κτησιφῶν,] an Athenian, who obtained a notice in history by proposing that a crown of gold should be decreed to Demosthenes for his public

of gold should be decreed to Demosthenes for his public services. For this he was prosecuted by Æschines, and successfully defended by Demosthenes in his famous oration "On the Crown," 330 B.C.

Ctesiphon, a Greek historian of an uncertain epoch, wrote a "History of Bœotia."

Cubero, koo-Bā'ro, (PEDRO.) a Spanish priest, born near Calatayud in 1645. He is said to have been the first who made the tour of the world from west to east, and in part by land, (1670-79.) He published a short account of his voyage, (1680.)

Cubières, de, deh kü'be-air', (AMÉDÉE LOUIS Despans—dà'pōn',) a French general and peer, born in Paris in 1786, was a son of Simon Louis Pierre, noticed below. He fought at Austerlitz, (1805.) and at Essling and

He fought at Austerlitz, (1805,) and at Essling and Wagram, (1809.) He became a colonel in 1813, maréchal-de-camp in 1829, and lieutenant-general in 1835. He was made a peer in 1839, and was for a short time minister of war in 1839-40. Died in 1853.

Cubières, de, (MARIE AGLAÉ Buffaut—büf'fô',) the wife of the preceding, born in 1794, wrote "Léonore de Biran," and other novels. The French Academy awarded the Montyon prize to her "Trois Soufflets,"

Cubières, de, (Simon Louis Pierre,) Marquis, a French naturalist, born at Roquemaure in 1747. Attached to the person of the king as equerry, he served him at the risk of his life in the Revolution. He published a "Description of Shell-Fish and their Habits," and other treatises on natural history. Died in 1821.

See Challan, "Notice sur la Vie du Marquis de Cubières," 1822.

Cubillo, koo-Bèl'yo, (ALVARO DE ARAGON,) a Spanish dramatic poet, born at Granada about 1590.
Cu'bitt, (THOMAS,) an eminent English architect, born at Buxton, Norfolk, in 1788. He was chief architect of Belgravia, and erected several fine buildings in London and other places. He was employed by the queen to rebuild Osborne on the Isle of Wight, and took an active part in the sanitary improvement of London. Died in

See "Men I have known," by WILLIAM JERDAN, London, 1866.

Cubitt, (Sir WILLIAM,) an English civil engineer, distinguished as an inventor of machinery, was born at Dilham, Norfolk, in 1785. He invented a treadmill for prisons, and removed to London about 1826, after which he was engineer of the South-Eastern Railway. He superintended the erection of the Crystal Palace of Hyde Park in 1851. Died in October, 1861.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for November, 1861.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for November, 1861.

Cucheval-Clarigny, küsh'vāl' klā'rėn'ye', (NAR-CISSE,) a French journalist, born at Rennes in 1820, became an editor of the "Constitutionnel" in 1845.

Cudhôdana, (Sudhodana.) See GAUTAMA.

Cudena, koo-Dā'nā, (PEDRO,) a Spanish traveller, who lived about 1630, wrote a "Description of Brazil."

Cūd'worth, (RALPH,) an eminent English philosopher and Arminian divine, born at Aller, in Somersetshire, in 1617, was a graduate of Cambridge. He became master of Clare Hall in 1644, professor of Hebrew in 1645, master of Christ College in 1654, and prebendary of Gloucester in 1678. He was one of the chiefs of those who were called "Latitudinarians" in divinity. In 1678 he produced the first part of his celebrated work, 1678 he produced the first part of his celebrated work, "The True Intellectual System of the Universe," which he left unfinished. "By this," says Hallam, "he placed himself between the declining and rising schools of philosophy,—more independent of authority and more close, perhaps, in argument than the former, but more prodigal of learning and less conversant with analytical and inductive processes of reasoning than the latter. and inductive processes of reasoning than the latter....
Hobbes is the adversary with whom he most grapples."
"The Intellectual System," says Dugald Stewart, "will forever remain a precious mine of information to those whose curiosity may lead them to study the spirit of the ancient theories." "The Intellectual System, his great production," says Mackintosh, "is directed against the atheistical opinions of Hobbes: it touches ethical questions but occasionally and incidentally. It is a work to see the say of the same than the same and the same than tions but occasionally and incidentally. It is a work of stupendous erudition, of much more acuteness than at first appears; . . and it is distinguished, perhaps, beyond any other volume of controversy, by that best proof of the deepest conviction of the truth of a man's principles,—a fearless statement of the most formidable objections to them; a fairness rarely practised but by him who is conscious of his power to answer them." He nim who is conscious of his power to answer them." He left several manuscripts, one of which, entitled a "Treatise concerning Eternal and Immutable Morality," has been published. His daughter was the well-known Lady Masham, the friend of John Locke. Died in 1688.

See JANNET, "De Cudworthii Doctrinâ," 1849; MACKINTOSH, "View of the Progress of Ethical Philosophy," ALLIBONE, "Dictionary of Authors;" "Retrospective Review," vol. vi., 1822.

Cuellar kwal yar ("Caronymora", Senvich dependie

Cuellar, kwêl-yar', (GERONIMO,) a Spanish dramatic poet, born in 1608; died in 1669.

Cuerenhert, van, van kü'ren-hert, (THEODORE,) a Dutch engraver and writer, born at Amsterdam in 1522;

died in 1590.

Cuesta, de la, dà la kwês'ta, (Gregorio Garcia,) a Spanish general, born in Old Castile in 1740, was defeated by the French, near Medellin, about 1809. He English from France. Died in 1453.

afterwards became Captain-General of Old Castile, and united his force to that of Wellington. He resigned his command about 1810, and died in 1812.

Cueva, de la, (Alfonso.) See Bedmar.
Cueva, de la, dà là kwa'va, (Beltram,) a Spanish
grandee, who passed for the most gallant and handsome
man in Spain. In consequence of the favouritism shown
to him by Henry IV., many of the nobles revolted against that prince. Cueva commanded for Henry at the indecisive battle of Medina del Campo, (1464,) soon after which peace was restored. He embraced the party of Isabella about 1475, and fought against Joanna, who was supposed to be his natural daughter. Died in 1492.

Cueva, de la, (JUAN,) an eminent Spanish poet, born

at Seville about 1550. He composed dramas, lyric poems, and an epic poem called "Betica," (1603,) which Ticknor regards as a failure. A volume of his poems was published in 1582. His "Egemplar Poetico" (1605) was the earliest didactic poem of Spain. "The Spaniards place him," says Villenave, "in the first rank of their poets."

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Cuevas, de las, dà lâs kwā'vās, (Eugenio,) a Spanish portrait-painter, born at Madrid in 1613; died in 1667. Cuff, (Henry,) an English scholar, born about 1560.

He became professor of Greek in the University of Oxford, and afterwards secretary to the Earl of Essex. During the trial of Essex for treason, he accused Cuff of having been the first adviser of his rash measures. Cuff was executed in 1601. He left a work called "The Difference of the Ages of Man's Life," (1607.)

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" Fuller, "Worthies."

Cŭf'fee, (PAUL,) a negro philanthropist, a member of the Society of Friends, was born near New Bedford, Massachusetts, in 1759. He accumulated a fortune as a sea-captain, commanded his own vessel, and had a crew composed entirely of negroes. In the latter part of his life he took a deep interest in the subject of African colonization, corresponded with prominent friends of the enterprise in Great Britain, and in 1811 visited Sierra Leone. Died in 1818.

Cugnet de Montarlot, kün'yà' deh mòn'tar'lo', CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a French politician and journalist, born in Franche-Comté in 1778; died in Spain in 1824. Cugnières, kün'ye-air', written also Gugnières or Congnières, (PIERRE DE,) a French jurist, became royal advocate under Philip VI. about 1325.
Cugnot, kün'yo', (NICOLAS JOSEPH,) a French engineer, born in Lorraine in 1725; died in 1804.
Cuizoius, Sec Culas.

Cujacius. See Cujas. Cujas, kü'zhās', [Lat. Cuja'Cius,] (Jacques,) a French jurist of pre-eminent merit, was born at Toulouse in 1520. Having learned Latin and Greek without a teacher, he studied law in Toulouse, and in 1555 became professor at Bourges, the chief seminary of Roman law in France. About 1567 he removed to Valence, where his lectures were extremely popular. After several changes, he returned in 1577 to Bourges, where he passed the rest of his life. His lectures were attended by students from all pations of Europe. His works published in 1577 mode. nations of Europe. His works, published in 1577, made to Henry IV., and took no part in the civil or religious discords of the times. Died in 1590. "This greatest of all civil lawyers," says Hallam, "pursued the track that Alciat had so successfully opened, avoiding all scholastic subtleties of interpretation for which he subtleties of Alciat had so successfully opened, avoiding all scholastic subtleties of interpretation, for which he substituted a general erudition that rendered the science more intelligible and attractive." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Among his numerous works are commentaries on Justinian's Institutes, on the Pandects and Decretals, and "Observationes et Emendationes."

See "Vie de Cujas," by Papire-Masson, 1590; Bernard, "Eloge de Cujas," for Papire-Masson, 1590; Bernard, "Histoire de Cujas," (in his "Histoire du Droit Romain,") 1821; Taisand, "Vies des Jurisconsultes," 1721; Brunouell, "Historia Juris," 1738; Nickron, "Mémoires;" Spangenberg, "J. Cujas und seine Zeitgenossen," 1822; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Culant, de, deh kü'lôn', (PHILIPPE,) a French general, esteemed one of the first captains of his time. He became a marshal in 1441, and took a prominent part in the reduction of Normandy and the expulsion of the Cŭl'len, (PAUL,) a Roman Catholic prelate, born in Ireland about 1805. He became Archbishop of Armagh in 1849, primate of Ireland in 1852, and a cardinal in 1866. During the Fenian excitement in Ireland his influence was strongly felt for good in aiding the govern-

ment to preserve order in the country.

Cül'len, (WILLIAM,) one of the most celebrated physicians of the eighteenth century, was born in Lanarkshire, in Scotland, in 1712. Having studied surgery and pharmacy at Glasgow, he went to London in 1729, and sailed thence to the West Indies as surgeon of a merchant-vessel. About 1732 he returned to Scotland, and pursued his medical and literary studies in Edinburgh. În 1736 he began to practise at Hamilton, where he formed a friendship and partnership with William Hunter, the eminent surgeon. The course of events soon dissolved their partnership; but they continued to be friends for life. In 1741 he married Anna Johnstone, and removed to Glasgow in 1745. He became professor of chemistry in the Glasgow University in 1746, and of medicine in 1751. There he developed a remarkable talent for giving science an attractive form, and for treating abstract subjects clearly. In 1756 he obtained the chair of chemistry in Edinburgh. "He claims," says Dr. Thomson, "a conspicuous place (in the history of chemistry) as the true commencer of the study of scientific chemistry in Great Britain." He became professor of theoretical medicine in 1766, and of practical medi-cine in 1773. He raised the medical celebrity of that university to a great height, and founded a new and ingenious system, which was promptly and generally adopted. His most important works are "First Lines of the Practice of Physic," (1777,) "Synopsis of Methodical Nosology," ("Synopsis Nosologiæ Methodicæ," 2 vols., 1785,) and a "Treatise of the Materia Medica," (2 vols., 1789.) Died in 1790.

See John Thomson, "Life and Writings of William Cullen," 1832; "Lives of British Physicans," London, 1857; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1812; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Sprengel, "Geschichte der Arzneikunde."

Cül'lum, (George W.,) an American general and engineer, born in the city of New York about 1812, graduated at West Point in 1833. He superintended the construction of many forts before the civil war, and became chief of staff to General Halleck about November, 1861. He published a "Biographical Register of ingenious system, which was promptly and generally

bet, 1861. He published a "Biographical Register of the Graduates of West Point," (2 vols., 1868.)

Căl'lum, (Rev. Sir John.) an English antiquary, born in 1733, published "The Antiquities of Hawstead and Hardwick," (2d edition, 1813.) Died in 1785.

Căl'pep-per, (John.) a surveyor-general and popular leader in the provinces of North and South Carolina, was the head of an insurrection which, in 1678, deposed and imprisoned the royal president and deputies in North Carolina and established a new government

Carolina and established a new government.

Căl'pep-fer, (NICHOLAS,) an English astrologer, born in 1616, published, besides other works, "The English Physician," (1652,) which passed through many editions.

Died in 1654.

Culpepper, (THOMAS,) LORD, Governor of Virginia from 1680 to 1683, was one of the persons to whom King Charles II. granted the territory of Virginia about 1673. He was noted for covetousness. Died in 1719.

Cul'vert, (GEORGE,) a Choctaw Indian chief, born in 1744. He served under Washington in the Revolutionary war, and under General Jackson in the Seminole war in 1814, when he became a colonel.

Cumberland, DUKE OF. See ERNEST AUGUSTUS of

Hanover

Cum'ber-land, (RICHARD,) an eminent English moral philosopher, born in London in 1632. Having graduated at Cambridge, he became rector of Brampton in 1658, and obtained the living of Allhallows, Stamford, in 1667. In 1672 he published, in Latin, a work designed as a refutation of the system of Hobbes, and entitled a "Philosophic Inquiry into the Laws of Nature," ("De Legibus Naturæ Disquisitio Philosophica.") "This and obtained the living of Allhallows, Stamford, in 1667. In 1672 he published, in Latin, a work designed as a refutation of the system of Hobbes, and entitled a "Philosophic Inquiry into the Laws of Nature," ("De Legibus Naturæ Disquisitio Philosophica.") "This was of great importance," says Hallam, "in the annals of ethical philosophy, and was, if not a text-book in either of the universities, the basis of the system therein taught, and of the books which had most influence in this country. . . . He seems to have been the first

Christian writer who sought to establish systematically the principles of moral right independently of revelation."
("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") He afterwards produced "Origines Gentium Antiquissimæ," or "Attempts for discovering the Times of the First Planting of Nations," and other works. He was appointed Bishop of Peterborough in 1691. Died in 1718.

See S. PANNE, "Life and Writings of R. Cumberland," 1720; "Biographia Britannica."

Cumberland, (RICHARD,) an eminent English dramatic author and essayist, born at Cambridge in 1732, was the great-grandson of the preceding, and grandson of Bentley, the renowned critic. He was chosen a Fellow of Trinity College about 1750, and became private secretary to the Earl of Halifax, in whose service he remained many years. About 1776 he was appointed secretary to the board of trade, and in 1780 was sent on a secret mission to Madrid. After his return he devoted of works, in prose and verse, among which are several popular comedies, including "The West Indian," "The Wheel of Fortune," etc. In 1785 he published a series of essays under the title of "The Observer," which, says Dr. Drake, "in literary interest and fertility of invention may be classed with the 'Spectator' and 'Adventurer.'
... I consider it as superior in its powers of attraction to every other periodical composition except those papers just mentioned." Died in 1811.

See "Memoirs of Richard Cumberland," by himself, 2 vols., 1806; SIR WALTER SCOTT, "Miscellaneous Prose Works;" "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1806.

Cumberland, (WILLIAM AUGUSTUS,) DUKE OF, the third son of George II., King of England, was born in 1721. He commanded the English and allies at the great battle of Fontenoy in 1745, where he was defeated by the French. At the end of this campaign he was recalled to England to resist the Pretender, whom he defeated at Culloden in 1746. He was justly reproached for his campaign when the defeated at the defeated at Culloden in 1746. for his cruelty on that occasion, when not only the flying troops of the Pretender, but many spectators, were mercilessly slaughtered; and he became in consequence ex-tremely unpopular. In the Seven Years' war he took command of the English army on the continent, and, command of the English army on the continent, and, after losing a battle at Hastembeck in 1757, disbanded his army and retired from the service. In 1765, at the request of the king, he formed a new Whig ministry, of which he was the main support, when he died suddenly the same year. "With great courage," says Macaulay, "he had the virtues which are akin to courage. He spoke the truth, was open in enmity and friendship, and upright in all his dealings; but his nature was hard, and what seemed to him justice was rarely tempered with mercy."

See "Historical Memoirs of his Royal Highness William Augustus, Duke of Cumberland," 1767; ANDREW HENDERSON, "Life of the Duke of Cumberland," 1766.

Cum'ing, (Hugh,) an English naturalist, born in Devonshire in 1791. He passed many years on the coasts of South America and among the islands of the Pacific, where he obtained a rich collection of shells and of plants. Died in London in 1865.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for October, 1865.

Cum'ming, (John,) D.D., a popular British preacher and theological writer, was born in Aberdeenshire, Scotland, in 1810. In 1832 he became minister of the Scottish church in Crown Court, Covent Garden, London. He has distinguished himself as an adversary of the Roman Catholic Church and as an experience of the present which Catholic Church, and as an opponent of the party which under Dr. Chalmers established the Free Church in 1843. Among his numerous works are "Lectures on the Parables," "The Great Sacrifice," "Discourses on the Revelations," and "The Great Tribulation," (1860.)

with envy the native spring of his sinewy style." ("London Quarterly Review" for January, 1851.) Died in 1866. Cum'mings, (Joseph,) a Methodist minister, born at Falmouth, Maine, in 1817. He became president of the Wesleyan University of Middletown, Connecticut. Cummings, (MARIA,) an American authoress of the present age. She produced "The Lamplighter," (1854.) of which about 70000 comies were issued in the first

of which about 70,000 copies were issued in the first year, and "Mabel Vaughan," a novel, (1857.) Died in 1866.

Cunæus, ku-nā'us, or Van der Kun, van der kun, (PETRUS,) a Dutch scholar, born at Flushing in 1586, was reckoned among the most learned men of his time, and was the associate of Grotius and Scaliger. In 1611 he was appointed professor of Latin at Leyden, and he afterwards obtained the chair of law in addition. He wrote, in Latin, a "Treatise on the Hebrew Republic," (1617.) which was often reprinted, a number of able orations, and other works. Died at Leyden in 1638.

See Morker, "Dictionnaire Historique;" BURMANN, "Trajectum Eruditum;" A. VORSTIUS, "Oratio Funebris recitata in Exequiis P. Cunzi," 1638.

Cune-ta'tor, a surname of Q. FABIUS MAXIMUS, the Roman general. (See FABIUS.)

Cunego, koo-nā'go, (Domenico,) an excellent Italian engraver, born at Verona in 1727. He worked in Rome the greater part of his life, and engraved many of the productions of Michael Angelo and Raphael, including "The Last Judgment" and "La Fornarina." Gavin Hamilton's "Schola Italica" contains twenty-two engravings of Cunego, after the Italian masters. He worked gravings of Cunego, after the Italian masters. He worked in Berlin four years, from 1785 to 1789. Died in 1794. Cu'ne-gonde, [Ger. KUNIGUNDE, koo'ne-goon'deh,] SAINT, was the wife of Henry II, Emperor of Germany.

According to the legend, she was delivered from a suspicion of conjugal infidelity by passing unhurt through an ordeal of fire. Died in 1040.

See J. Rion, "Leben und Thaten des heiligen Heinrichs und der heiligen Kunigunde," 1832.

Cunha, da, dâ koon'yâ, (Jozé Anastasio,) a Portuguese, born at Lisbon in 1744, became professor of mathematics at Coimbra in 1774. Died in 1787.

See Sismondi, "Littérature du Midi de l'Europe."

Cunha, da, (Nuno,) a Portuguese, born in 1487, was appointed Governor-General of India in 1528. After several successful enterprises, he was removed from office about 1538, and died at sea during the voyage homeward. His exploits have been sung by Camoens.

Cunha, da, (Dom RODRIGO,) a patriotic Portuguese prelate, born in Lisbon in 1577. He became Archbishop of Braga and of Lisbon in 1635. He contributed greatly to the success of the revolution of 1640, and wrote Histories of the Churches of Braga and of Lisbon. Died in 1643.

See BARBOSA MACHADO, "Bibliotheca Lusitana."

Cunha, da, (Tristam,) a Portuguese navigator, the father of Nuno, noticed above, commanded a fleet sent in 1508 to make explorations and conquests. covered in the South Sea three small islands, one of which bears his name, and gained a victory over the King of Calicut. _ In 1515 he was ambassador at Rome.

Cunha Barbosa, da, då koon'yā bar-bo'sā, (Janu-ARIO,) a Brazilian priest and journalist, born in 1780. He founded the "Reverbero Constitucional," a journal which, about 1821, advocated the independence of Brazil. He became canon of the imperial chapel in 1824, and afterwards director of the national library. He founded the Geographical and Historical Institute of Rio Janeiro. Died in 1846. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cunha Mattos, da, då koon'yå måt'tos, (RAYMUNDO Jozé,) a Portuguese general, born at Faro in 1776. About 1820 he became commandant of the province of Goyaz, and afterwards obtained the highest rank in the army. He published a valuable work, called "Itinerary from Rio Janeiro to Pará and Maranham," etc., (1836.) Died in 1840. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Cunich, koo'nik, (RAIMONDO,) a Jesuit, noted as a Latin poet, was born at Ragusa in 1719; died at Rome

Cunin-Gridaine, kü'nān' gre'dan', (LAURENT,) born at Sedan, in France, in 1778, was minister of commerce in several cabinets between 1837 and 1848. Died in 1859.

Cunitia. See CUNITZ.

Cunita, see Cunita, (MARIA,) a learned German lady, born at Schweidnitz, in Silesia. After learning several languages, she gave special attention to astronomy. She was married in 1630 to M. Lewen. Having undertaken to render the tables of Kepler more convenient in practice, she published, in 1650, astronomical tables, under the title of "Urania Propitia." Died in 1664.

Cunningham, kun'ningam, (ALEXANDER,) a Scottish historian, born near Selkirk in 1654. From 1715 to 1720 he was British envoy to Venice. He wrote, in Latin, a "History of Great Britain from 1688 to 1714," which is said to be requisible and he been translated in Facility. said to be valuable, and has been translated into English.

Died about 1737.

See "Biographia Britannica;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Cunningham, (ALEXANDER,) a Scottish classical scholar, born about 1650. He became professor of law in Edinburgh, and afterwards removed to the Hague, where he published an edition of Horace, (1721,) which

is much esteemed. Died about 1730.

Cunningham, (ALLAN,) a successful Scottish author and critic, born at Blackwood, Dumfriesshire, in 1785. In early youth he was apprenticed to a stone-mason. In In early youth he was apprenticed to a stone-mason. In 1810 he went to London, where he was employed as reporter for newspapers. From 1814 to 1841 he held the desirable position of clerk or foreman of Sir F. Chantrey's studio. He published an admired dramatic poem, "Sir Marmaduke Maxwell," (1822,) and the popular romances "Lord Roldan" and "Paul Jones," In 1829-22 he produced a valuable work estitled "Lives of the 33 he produced a valuable work entitled "Lives of the Most Éminent British Painters, Sculptors, and Archi-He also composed several songs, and a "Critical History of the Literature of the Last Fifty Years." Died in 1842. Sir Walter Scott, who was his friend, described him as a "man of genius, who only requires the tact of knowing when and where to stop, to attain the universal praise that ought to follow it."

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement:) DE QUINCEY, "Literary Reminiscences," vol. ii.; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1828; "Fraser's Magazine" for September, 1832, (with a portrait.)

Cunningham, (EDWARD FRANCIS,) a distinguished Scottish painter, born at Kelso about 1742. After study-Scottish painter, born at Kelso about 1742. After studying in Rome, he worked with success in London, Paris, Saint Petersburg, and Berlin. He painted portraits of several royal personages, and other admired works. His habits were very dissipated. Died in 1793.

Cunningham, kun'ning-am, (George Godfrey,) an English historian, published a "Biographical History of England, or a History of England in the Lives of Englishmen," (8 vols., 1853.)

Cunningham, (John,) an Irish actor and poet, born in Dublin in 1729. He performed some years in Edinburgh and the north of England, and composed pastoral and other poems, which were received with favour. Died

and other poems, which were received with favour. Died

Cunningham, (JOHN WILLIAM,) Vicar of Harrow, an English writer, born about 1780, published "The Velvet Cushion," (1814,) which passed through many editions, "De Rance," (a poem,) and other works. Died in 1861.

Cunningham, (Peter,) an English author and critic,

a son of Allan Cunningham, the poet, was born in Pimlico, London, in 1816. He became chief clerk in the Jones," (1848.) and a good edition of Oliver Goldsmith's Works, (1854.) He also edited Johnson's "Lives of the Poets," (1854.)

See "London Quarterly Review" for April and October, 1854.

Cunningham, (WILLIAM,) an English engraver and physician, born at Norwich about 1520; died in 1577.
Cunningham, (WILLIAM,) D.D., a Scottish minister of the Free Church, was born at Hamilton in 1805. He succeeded Dr. Chalmers as principal of the New College, Edinburgh, in 1847. Died in 1861.
Cuno, koo'no, (JOHANN CHRISTIAN,) a German poet and hotanist horn at Berlin in 1908. He wrote, in Gerand hotanist horn at Berlin in 1908.

and botanist, born at Berlin in 1708. He wrote, in German, an "Ode on his Garden," (1750,) and "Letters on Moral Subjects," (in verse; 3d edition, 1766.) Linnæus

700

named the genus Cunonia in honour of him. Died about 1780.

See ADELUNG, Supplement to JÖCHER, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Cup, kup, (WILLEM,) a Dutch jurist, born at Bommel in 1604; died in 1667.

Cupani, koo-pa'nee, (Francesco,) an Italian botanist, born in Sicily in 1657. He became a monk in 1681, after which he published two catalogues of the rare or newly-found plants of Sicily. At his death in Palermo, in 1711, he was about to publish an extensive work, called "Description of All the Plants of Sicily," ("Panphytum Siculum.") In 1715 Bonani, who became possessor of his papers, published a volume of this work and claimed it as his own.

See Mongitore, "Bibliotheca Sicula."

Cuper, kü'per, [Lat. Cupe'rus,] (GISBERT,) a Dutch critic and philologist, born at Hemmendem in 1644. He was for many years professor of history at Deventer, and published several valuable works, among which are "Observations in which many Passages of Authors are Explained," (1670,) and a "History of the Three Gordian" (Forestee of Person Vector). dians," (Emperors of Rome,) (1697.) Died in 1716. See Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Возясна, "Oratio de G. Cupero,"

Cu'pid, [Lat. Cupi'do, (or A'mor;) Fr. Cupidon, kü'pe'don'; It. Cupidine, koo-pee'de-na,] the name of the god of love in the Roman mythology, corresponding exactly to the E'ros $[E\rho\omega_c]$ of the Greeks. He is usually regarded as the son of Venus; though respecting his parentage there is considerable diversity among the ancient authors. He is represented as a winged boy armed with a bow and arrows. He is often pictured with a bandage over his eyes, to indicate the blindness or unreasonableness of love. The corresponding Hindoo deity is called Kâmadêva or Kâmadêo, which see.

See Keightley's "Mythology."

Cupidon or Cupido. See CUPID. Curadi. See GHIRLANDAIO.

Curæus. See Curäus. Curaudau, kü'rō'dō', (François René,) a French practical chemist and inventor, born at Séez in 1765. He improved the processes of tanning leather, of making

Soap, beet-sugar, invented stoves, etc. Died in 1813.

Curäus or Curæus, koo-rā'ūs, (Joachim.) a German historian and physician, born at Freystadt, in Silesia, in 1532, was a friend of Melanchthon. He published, besides several theological treatises, an important work on the "History of Silesia" (1571.) Died in 1573.

Curci, (Carlo Maria,) an Italian ecclesiastic, was born in 1800. He was at one time a very prominent Jesuit, but was expelled from the order in 1877. He is

Jesuit, but was expelled from the order in 1877.

a great preacher and an esteemed biblical critic.

Curée, kü'rà', (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a French politician, born near Lodève in 1756. He was elected to the Convention in 1792. As a member of the Tribunate in 1804, he first proposed to declare Napoleon emperor. He afterwards obtained the office of senator and the title

of Count. Died in 1835. Curio, koo're-o, [Fr. Curion, kü're'òn',] (CŒLIUS SECUNDUS,) a Protestant theologian, born in Piedmont in 1503. He was professor of belles-lettres at Bâle from 1547 to 1569, and published, besides other works in Latin, "The Amplitude of the Kingdom of Heaven," (1554), and "Pasquillus Ecstaticus," an ingenious and satirical work of a controversial character. About 1540 he was confined in various prisons of Italy by the Inquisition, but the escaped by strategem. Died in 1760. sition, but he escaped by stratagem. Died in 1569.

sition, but he escaped by stratagem. Died in 1569.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" STUPANI, "Oratio de C. S. Curionis Vita," 1570.

Cu'rì-o, [Fr. Curion, kü're'òn',] (Caius Scribonius,) a Roman general, a friend of Cicero, was a son of an orator of the same name. He became tribune of the people in 90 B.C., prætor in 82, and consul in 76. He afterwards commanded in Macedonia, and defeated the Dardanians and Mæsians. In 57 B.C. he was chosen pontifex maximus. Died in 53 B.C.

Curio, (Caius Scribonius,) a son of the preceding, was a profligate politician. He had great natural talents

was a profligate politician. He had great natural talents for oratory. He became tribune in 50 B.C., soon after which he deserted the cause of the senate and became a

partisan of Cæsar. He is considered as one of the principal instigators of the civil war between Pompey and Cæsar. In the year 49 he obtained command in Sicily, from which he expelled the troops of Pompey. Having led an army into Africa, he was defeated by Juba and killed in battle about 48 B.C.

See Orbili, "Onomasticon Tullianum;" Appian, "Bellum Civile;" Tacitus, "De Claris Oratoribus."

Curion. See Curio.

Curius Dentatus. See Dentatus.

Curl or Curll, (EDMUND,) an English bookseller of London, to whom Pope has given notoriety in his "Dunciad." He lost his ears by publishing licentious books. Died in 1748.

Curne, La. See SAINTE-PALAYE.

Curopalates. See Codinus. Curradi. See Currado and Ghirlandaio.

Currado, koor-rá'do, or Curradi, koor-rá'dee, (Francesco,) Cavallere, a skilful Italian painter, born at Florence in 1570, was a pupil of B. Naldini. Among his works, which are mostly of small dimensions, is "The Three Marys," Died in 1661.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Cur'ran, (JOHN PHILPOT,) a famous Irish orator and barrister, born of Protestant parents at Newmarket, near Cork, in 1750. His mother, whose name was Philpot, was witty and highly gifted. In 1769 he entered Trinity College, Dublin, where he acquired an extensive know-ledge of the classics. He began the study of law in the Middle Temple, London, in 1773, and was called to the Irish bar in 1775. His eloquence, humour, and mastery of sarcasm soon procured him a large practice. In cross-examination he was inimitable: "he argued, he cajoled, he ridiculed, he mimicked, he played off the various artillery of his talent upon the witness." In 1783 he entered Parliament, where he acted with the opposition, of which Grattan was the leader; but he was not so successful there as in the forum. "He had all the qualities," says Phillips, "by which his countrymen are attracted. His imagination was wonderful, his eloquence copious, rapid and context his powers of mimicry beyond all rapid, and ornate, his powers of mimicry beyond all description. . . . He had another quality, apart from intellect, which the times demanded,—indomitable courage." Among his greatest efforts was the defence of Rowan, indicted for a seditious libel in 1794. He was counsel for Theobald Wolfe Tone and other persons implicated in the rebellion of 1798. He strenuously opposed the union of Ireland and England, which was effected in 1800. On the formation of a Whig ministry in 1806, Curran was appointed master of the rolls in Ireland, a position for which he was not well adapted, and which was quite repugnant to his habits. In his latter years he was subject to great and habitual dejection of spirits. Died in 1817. Among many recorded instances of his ready wit is this anecdote: When a tobacconist desired a Latin motto for his new carriage,

Curran proposed "Quid Rides."*

See "Life of J. P. Curran," by his son, W. H. Curran, 1810;
CHARLES PHILLIPS, "Curran and his Contemporaries," 1850; W. O. REGAN, "Life of Curran," 1845; "Edinburgh Review" for May, 1820.

Currer Bell. See Bronté, (CHARLOTTE.)
Cur'rie or Cur'rỹ, (JAMES.) a Scottish physician,
born in Dumfriesshire in May, 1756. Having passed a
few years in Virginia in mercantile pursuits, he returned home in 1776, and studied medicine. In 1780 he settled in Liverpool, where he practised with success. His principal professional work is "Medical Reports on the Effects of Water, Cold and Warm, as a Remedy for Fever," (1797.) He acquired literary reputation by

Died in 1805.

See "Life and Writings of James Currie," by his son, W. W. Currie, 1831; "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1805, January, 1814, and April, 1832; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Cur'ry, (Daniel,) an American writer and Methodist minister, born at Peekskill, New York, in 1809. He wrote, besides other works, a "Life of Wycliffe."
Curry, (James.) See Currie.
Cursor. See Papirius Cursor.

* I.e. "Why do you laugh?" (See Horace's First Satire, 1. 69.)

Cur'teis, (THOMAS,) an English divine and poet, born about 1690, wrote essays and sermons. Died in 1747. Curti, koor'tee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian painter and

engraver, born at Bologna in 1603.
Curti, (GIROLAMO.) See DENTONE, (GIROLAMO.)
Cur'tin, (ANDREW G.,) an American politician, born at Bellefonte, Centre county, Pennsylvania, in 1817. He studied law, became an active supporter of the Wiley party, and was appointed secretary of state in 1855. He was elected Governor of Pennsylvania by the Republicans in October, 1860. In 1863 he was again elected Governor of the same State for a term of three years. He was appointed minister to Russia in April, 1869.
Cur'tis, (BENJAMIN R.,) an American lawyer, born

in Watertown, Massachusetts, about 1810. He was admitted to the bar in 1832, soon after which he began to practise in Boston. He was appointed a judge of the supreme court of the United States in 1851, and resigned in 1857. He was one of the counsel that defended President Johnson in his trial before the Senate in April, 1868. He published "Reports of Cases in the Circuit Courts of the United States," 1854. Died in 1874.

Curtis, (GEORGE TICKNOR,) an American lawyer and eminent legal writer, brother of the preceding, was born at Watertown Massachusetts, in 1812. His "Treatise on the Rights and Duties of Merchant Seamen" is written with great ability, accuracy, and learning. Among his other works may be mentioned his valuable treatise on the law of Conveight his "Commentaries on the Lyric the law of Copyright, his "Commentaries on the Jurisdiction, Practice, etc., of the Courts of the United States," and his "Last Years of Daniel Webster."

Curtis, (GEORGE WILLIAM,) a popular American author and lecturer, born at Providence, Rhode Island, in 1824. He visited Europe about 1846, studied for some time in the University of Berlin, and made an extensive tour in the Levant, after which he returned home in 1850. He published in 1851 an attractive work entitled "Nile Notes of a Howadji," and in 1852 "The Howadji in Syria." He acquired a high reputation as an orator and lecturer on various subjects. In 1856 he advocated, and lecturer on various subjects. In 1850 he advocated, in numerous public speeches, the election of John C. Fremont to the Presidency. Among his works are "Lotus-Eating," (1852,) "The Potiphar Papers," and "Prue and I." He was at one time one of the editors of the "New York Tribune," and afterwards managing editor of "Harper's Weekly." He is at present a prominent advocate of civil service reform.

Curtis, (SAMUEL R.,) an American general, born in Ohio about 1807. He represented the first district of Iowa in Congress, 1856-61, and voted with the Republicans. In May, 1861, he became a brigadier-general of volunteers. He gained an important victory at Pea Ridge, Arkansas, March 7 and 8, 1862. He was speedily promoted to the rank of major-general, and took command of the district of Missouri in September. took command of the district of Missouri in September,

1862. Died in December, 1866.

Curtis, (WILLIAM,) an English botanist, born at Alton, Hampshire, in 1746, was proprietor of botanic gardens at Bermondsey, Lambeth Marsh, and Brompton. In 1777 he began to publish a splendid "Flora Londinensis," with coloured plates, which was continued by Sir. W. J. Hooker, (1835.) He originated the "Botanical Magazine," and was author of a useful work entitled "Observations on British Grasses," (1790.) He also left two treatises on insects. Died in 1700.

two treatises on insects. Died in 1799.

Curtius, (ERNST,) a German antiquary, born at Lubeck in 1814. He visited Athens in 1837, and became preceptor of Prince Friedrich Wilhelm of Prussia about "Peloponnesus," (1852,) and other works on Greece. He was appointed professor of Greek and Latin at Göttingen in 1856. His "History of Greece" has been translated into English, and is well known in this country.

Curtius, kur'she-ns, (LANCINUS,) a mediocre Latin poet, born at Milan; died in 1511.

Curtius, kur'she-us, (MARCUS,) a Roman youth, celebrated for his patriotic devotion. According to tradition, a gulf opened in the Forum of Rome about 360 B.C., and the soothsayers declared it could not be filled except by the sacrifice of the principal strength of the born in Lunenburg, Massachusetts, in 1803. He was

Roman people. Curtius asked his fellow-citizens if their courage and arms were not the most worthy offerings. Then, having devoted himself to the Dii Manes, he mounted his horse and plunged into the abyss, which immediately closed up.

See Livy, "History of Rome;" Plutarch, "Romulus."

Curtius, (MATTHEW.) See CORTI, (MATTEO.)
Curtius, (METIUS.) a Sabine hero, who fought against
the Romans in the war caused by the abduction of the
Sabine women, and killed Hostus Hostilius in single combat. Having been attacked by Romulus, he took refuge in a marsh which occupied the site of the future Forum of Rome, and which was called Lacus Curtius in memory of that event.

See LIVY, "History of Rome;" PLUTARCH, "Romulus."

Curtius, (MICHAEL CONRAD,) a German historian. born in Mecklenburg in 1724, was professor of history at Marburg. He wrote (in Latin) a good "Commentary on the Roman Senate under the Emperors," (1768.) Died in 1802.

See G. F. CREUZER, "Memoria M. C. Curtii," 1802. Curtius, (QUINTUS.) See QUINTUS CURTIUS. Curtois. See Courtois.

Curvo, koor'vo, (João Semmedo,) a Portuguese physician and medical writer, born in 1635; died in 1719.

Curtz or Kurtz, koorts, [Lat. Cur'tius,] (Albrecht,) a German astronomer, born at Munich in 1600; died in 1671.

Cur'wen, (John C.,) an English agriculturist, who represented Cumberland in Parliament for many years. He made improvements in agriculture, and published "Observations on the State of Ireland," (1818.) Died in 1828.

Curzon, de, deh kür'zon', (Paul Alfred,) a French landscape-painter, born near Poitiers in 1820. He obtained a second medal in 1857.

Cusa. See Cusanus.

Cu-sa'nus, or de Cu'sa, written also Cuss and Cusel, (NICHOLAS,) a pious and learned prelate, born at Cusa, in the diocese of Treves, in 1401. His family name was He was one of the most liberal men of his time, and was at the head of the progressive movements in religion and science. About 1448 he was made a cardinal. He wrote a work in favour of a reform in the Church, and others on mathematics and astronomy. He is said to have been the first modern who favoured the theory of the earth's motion. Died in 1464.

Cushing, (CALEB,) a distinguished American jurist, politician, and scholar, was born in Essex county, Massachusetts, in 1800. Having graduated at Harvard College, he studied law at Cambridge. He was elected to the State Senate in 1826, and in 1829 visited Europe. He published, soon after, "Reminiscences of Spain," and a "Historical and Political Review of the Revoluand a "Historical and Political Review of the Evolution in France," (1830.) He represented the North Essex district in Congress for four terms, 1835-43. He acted with the Whigs until 1841, when he united with President Tyler in his hostility to the Whig measures, and went over to the Democratic party. He was nominated by the President in 1842 as secretary of the treanated by the President in 1843 as secretary of the treasury; but he was not confirmed by the Senate. He was soon after appointed commissioner to China, and in 1844 negotiated the first treaty of the United States with the government of that country. On his return he became an advocate of the Mexican war, then in progress, and equipped a regiment of volunteers at his own expense. During his absence he was nominated by the Democratic party as their candidate for Governor; but he was not elected. He was appointed in 1852 a justice of the supreme court of Massachusetts, and wasattorney-general of the United States from March, 1853, to March, 1857. He took a leading part in the negotiations for the sale to the United States of the Russian territory in America. In 1869 he concluded a treaty with Columbia for a canal across the Isthmus of Darien, and he was the United States counsel at the Geneva conference for settling the Alabama claims. Subsequently he was minister to Spain. Died in 1879.

Cushing, (LUTHER STEARNS,) an American jurist,

reporter to the supreme court of his State, and published 8 vols. of Reports. Among his works is "The Law and Practice of Legislative Assemblies in the United States," (1855.) Died in 1856.

Cushing, (Thomas,) an American patriot, born in Boston in 1725. He was a member of the first and second Congress, and was afterwards for several years Lieutenant-Governor of Massachusetts. Died in 1788.

Cushing, (WILLIAM,) a jurist, born in Scituate, Massachusetts, in 1733. He became chief justice of the superior court of Massachusetts in 1777, and a justice of the supreme court of the United States in 1789. Died

in 1810.

Cushing, (WILLIAM B.,) a brave naval officer, born in Wisconsin about 1842. He performed several daring exploits in the civil war. Among these was the destruction of the iron-clad ram Albemarle in the Roanoke River, on a dark night of October, 1864. Aided by thirteen men, he exploded a torpedo-boat under the Albemarle, while the enemy poured a destructive fire into his little craft. All of his party, except one besides himself, were either killed or captured. He jumped into the river, swam to the shore, and escaped. He into the river, swam to the shore, and escaped. He was promoted to the rank of commander. "No man in our navy," says J. T. Headley, "at his age has ever won so brilliant a reputation."

See HEADLEY, "Farragut and our Naval Commanders," 1867.

Cushman, koosh man, (CHARLOTTE S.,) a distinguished American actress, born in Boston about 1816. She made her début about 1835, and performed tragic parts with success in New York and other cities of the Union. In 1845 she went to England, where she performed for several years. She finally retired from the stage in 1874, and died in 1876.

Cushman, (ROBERT,) one of the founders of Plymouth colony, was born in England about 1580. He emigrated to Plymouth in 1621, before which year he had acted as agent of the colony. He preached, in December, 1621, the first sermon that was printed in America. Died in

1625 or 1626.

Cushman, (Thomas,) a son of the preceding, was born about 1608. He became in 1649 an elder of the Church of Plymouth. Died in 1691.

Cuspinian, koos-pee'ne-an, [Lat. Cuspinia'nus; Fr. Cuspinien, küs'pee'ne'an',] (Johann,) a German writer, born in Franconia in 1473. His German name was Spies-thammen). He was privy councillor to Dorn in Franconia in 1473. His German name was SPIES-HAMMER, (speess'hâm-mer.) He was privy councillor to Maximilian I., and wrote, besides other works, a valuable "History (Commentarius) of the Emperors from Julius Cæsar to Maximilian I.," (1540.) Died in 1529.

See Gerbelius, "Vita J. Cuspiniani," 1540; M. Adam, "Vitæ Eruditorum;" P. Giovio, "Elogia."

Cuspinianus. See Cuspinian. Cuspinien. See Cuspinian. Cuss. See Cusa.

Cusson, kü'sön', (Pierre,) M.D., a skilful French botanist, born at Montpellier in 1727. He was employed in Spain as a botanist by B. de Jussieu in 1754, after which he practised medicine in Montpellier.

which he practised medicine in Montpellier. He wrote a treatise on the family of Umbelliferæ, which was his speciality, but did not live to publish it. Died in 1783.

Cust, (Sir Edward,) an English general, born in London in 1794, served under Wellington, and was afterwards a member of Parliament. He published "Lives of the Warriors of the Civil Wars of France and England," (1867,) and other works. Died in 1878.

Cust'er, (George A.) an American general, born in

Cust'er, (GEORGE A.,) an American general, born in Harrison county, Ohio, in 1839, graduated at West Point in 1861. He commanded a brigade of cavalry in Northral Sheridan in 1864, and a division of the army of General Sheridan in 1865. He took part in the pursuit and capture of General Lee's army, April, 1865. He was killed while fighting against the Sioux Indians in 1876.

Custine, de, deh küs'ten', (ADAM PHILIPPE,) COUNT, an eminent French general, born of a noble family at

Metz in 1740. He entered the army very young, and became a colonel about 1760. For his conduct at Yorktown, Virginia, in 1781, he was made maréchal-decamp. In 1789 he was deputed to the States-General, in which he advocated with ardour the cause of reform.

conducted bold and successful expeditions against Spire, Mentz, and Frankfort, which he took almost without resistance, and suddenly obtained great popularity. resistance, and suddenly obtained great popularity. In the campaign of 1793 he failed in an attempt to relieve Mentz, which was recovered by the allies. He was then denounced by the violent Jacobins as a counter-revolutionist, was arrested at the head of his army by a member of the Convention, and taken to Paris, in the beginning of the reign of terror. The popularity acquired by his success, his eloquence and affable manners, excited the isologies of the Lacobin chiefs. jealousy of the Jacobin chiefs. Accordingly, he was condemned and executed in August, 1793.

See LAMARTINE'S "History of the Girondists," book xlvi.; "Biographic Universelle."

Custine, de, (ASTOLPHE,) MARQUIS, a French traveller and writer, grandson of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1793. Between 1811 and 1822 he travelled in England, Switzerland, and other countries. He published an account of this tour, entitled "Mémoires et Voyages," (1830,) a successful work called "Russia in 1839," and several novels.

Custine, de, (RENAUD PHILIPPE,) a son of Adam Philippe, noticed above, was born in 1760. For his intimacy with Condorcet, and his spirited conduct during his father's trial, he was proscribed by Robespierre, and suffered death in January, 1794.

See THIERS, "Histoire de la Révolution."

Cus'tis, (GEORGE WASHINGTON PARKE,) an adopted son of General Washington, was born in Maryland in 1781. He was a grandson of Mrs. Martha Washington and her first husband. He was the author of several plays and orations. Died in 1857.

Cŭs'tos, (Dominic,) a Flemish engraver, born at Antwerp in 1560, was a son of a painter named Battens. He settled in Augsburg, and published several series of

portraits engraved by himself. Died in 1612.

Cuth'bert, SAINT, an English or Anglo-Saxon monk of the seventh century. He was prior of the monastery of Lindisfarne or Holy Isle, near Berwick, and for some time was Bishop of Durham. His memory was greatly venerated, and marvellous legends of his miracles were circulated. He is sometimes styled the "Thaumaturgus of Britain." Died about 686 A.D.

Another CUTHBERT, Archbishop of Canterbury, was a disciple of Bede, of whose life and death he wrote an account. Died about 760.

Cut'ler, (MANASSEH,) an American botanist and preacher, born at Killingly, Connecticut, in 1744. He examined and described three hundred and fifty species of plants of New England, and was called the pioneer of botany in that region. He was a leader of a party which settled at Marietta, Ohio, in 1788. Died in 1823. Cutler, (ТІМОТНУ,) an American clergyman, born in Massachusetts in 1685. He was chosen president of Yale College in 1719, joined the Episcopal Church in 1722 and hecame rector of a church in Boston about

1722, and became rector of a church in Boston about 1724. Died in 1765.

Cutts, (Lord John,) a brave English general, born in Essex. His gallantry at Buda in 1686 was applauded by Addison in a Latin poem. He served with distinction under William III. at the battle of the Boyne and at the siege of Namur, (1695.) Before the latter date he was rewarded with an Irish peerage and made a major-general. He sat in several Parliaments between 1695 and 1707, and wrote a poem on the death of Queen Mary.

Died in 1707.

Cuvelier de Trye, küv'le-å' deh tre, (Jean Guil-LAUME ANTOINE,) a mediocre French dramatist, born at Boulogne-sur-Mer in 1766; died in 1824.

Cuvera. See Kuvera.
Cuvier, kü've-à', (Clémentine,) was a daughter of the celebrated Baron Cuvier. She died in 1828, aged

about twenty-two.

Cuvier, (FRÉDÉRIC,) a French naturalist, born at Montbéliard in 1773, was a brother of the celebrated Cuvier. He removed to Paris about 1797, and devoted himself to the study of natural history. A few years later he became director of the menagerie at the Jardin des Plantes, and professor of comparative anatomy. He published an able treatise on the teeth of Mammalia, Having command of an army on the Rhine in 1792, he (1822.) His most popular and extensive work is a "Natural History of the Mammals," ("Histoire naturelle des Mammifères," (1824,) in which he gives a graphic description of the habits and instincts of those animals, with many curious anecdotes. Died at Strasburg in 1838.

See Flourens, "Eloge de F. Cuvier."

Cuvier, kü've-à' or kū've-er, (George Chrétien Léopold Frédéric Dagobert,) Baron, an illustrious philosopher, statesman, and author, and one of the greatest naturalists of modern times, was born on the 23d of August, 1769, at Montbéliard, then a part of the German Empire, now in Doubs, a department of France. His parents were Protestants, of French origin, who were driven from their native land by religious persecution. His father was an officer in the French service. His early training was directed by an accomplished mother.
The favourite amusement of his childhood was to copy and colour the figures of animals in Buffon's works. He was educated at the Academia Carolina of Stuttgart, was educated at the Academia Carolina of Stuttgart, which he left in 1788 with a very extensive general instruction and the reputation of a prodigious memory. He then became tutor to the son of Count d'Héricy, of Caen, in the vicinity of which he passed in peaceful studies the stormy period of the Revolution. His early essays on natural history attracted the notice of Jussieu and Geoffroy; and when he arrived in Paris in March, 1795, he was looked upon as one destined to give a new impulse to science. He read to the Society of Natural impulse to science. He read to the Society of Natural History an essay on the formation and use of methods, and a memoir on the organization of white-blooded animals. On the formation of the central schools he was chosen professor of natural history in Paris, and in July, 1795, became assistant professor of comparative anatomy in the Museum of Natural History. He immediately began to form his great cabinet of comparative anatomy. In December, 1795, he was chosen a member of the Institute, then just founded. In 1798 Cuvier published his "Tableau elémentaire des Animaux," in which he began to apply his principles on the subordination of characters, and to display his genius for classification. He succeeded Daubenton as professor of natural history in the College of France in 1800, and then commenced the publication of his "Lectures on Comparative Anatomy," which proved very successful.

About 1802 he was chosen perpetual secretary of the Academy of Sciences, and married Madame Duvaucel, the widow of a farmer-general. He contributed to the "Annales du Muséum" a series of memoirs on fossil bones, with plates skilfully designed and engraved by himself. In 1808 he was appointed councillor to the Imperial University, and in several ensuing years presided over commissions charged to visit and organize academies or colleges in Italy, Holland, etc. He published in 1812 a collection of his treatises on fossil bones, with an admirable preliminary "Discourse on the Revolutions of the Surface of the Globe." In this important work he propounds the theory of the correlation of forms in organized beings, and arrives at the following conclusions: that the career of man on this planet began about five or six thousand years ago; that no vestiges of the human species are found among fossil remains; that the present form of the continents was produced by a great revolution which occurred before the origin of existing animal species. Cuvier was appointed by Napoleon mas-

animal species. Cuvier was appointed by Napoleon master of requests in 1813, and councillor of state in 1814. He produced in 1817 his celebrated "Animal Kingdom," ("Règne animal distribué d'après son Organisation," in 4 vols.,) by which he made a new arrangement of animals into four divisions, the Vertebrata, the Mollusca, the Articulata, and the Radiata. This work immediately took the highest rank among books of the kind, and became generally the basis or guide of zoological studies throughout Europe. The introduction is a rapid and profound summary of the animal functions, and a clear exposé of the natural method which he first applied to zoology. He was admitted into the French applied to zoology. He was admitted into the French Academy in 1818, and received the title of Baron in 1820. In 1822, as a member of the Lutheran Church, he was appointed superintendent of the Faculties of Protestant Theology. In 1823 he began the publication of his splendid "Natural History of Fishes," of which eight volumes were finished during his life. He wrote many

admirable notices of scientific men for the "Biographie Universelle." From 1819 until his death he was president of the committee of the interior, and rendered important civil services to the state. He was made a peer of France in 1831. His great activity was unabated by age, and he died peacefully in May, 1832. He is considered the founder of the science of comparative anatomy, in which he attained such skill that, with a small fragment of a characteristic part of an animal, he could determine the class, order, and even genus to which it belonged. Cuvier also made great improvements in geology. He left unfinished a philosophic work of high order on the history of the natural sciences, which he began in 1830 to develop in a course of lectures in the College of France. As a professor he equalled or surpassed his predecessors in facility of elocution, in clearness of ideas, and in the art of sustaining the attention in philosophic or historical digressions, which revealed the great variety and extent of his attainments. In respect to this almost universal aptitude and excellence, he has been compared to Aristotle; and the comparison would have been more remarkable if the fall of Napoleon had not frustrated a design to confide to Cuvier the direction of the education of the heir of the empire. His head was large, his features regular, and his expression noble and dignified, and indicative of great force. His disposition was social and amiable, and his moral character eminently high-toned.

Character eminently high-toned.

See Parisor, "Éloge de Cuvier," A. De Candolle, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de G. Cuvier," R. Lee, "Memoir of Baron Cuvier," 1833; DUVERNOV, "Notice historique sur les Ouvrages et la Vie de G. Cuvier," 1833; LOUIS DE LOMÉNIE, "G. Cuvier, par un Homme de Rien," 1841; FLOURENS, "Cuvier, Histoire de ses Travaux," 1845; "Édinburgh Review" for May, 1811-January, 1836; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for December, 1834-October, 1838.

Cuvillier-Fleury. See FLEURY.
Cuyp or Kuyp, koip, (Albert,) a celebrated Dutch landscape-painter, born at Dort in 1606, was the son and pupil of Jacob Gerritse Cuyp, a painter of much merit. He painted with great success landscapes, cattle, views of rivers, moonlight-scenes, frost-pieces, flowers, etc. No painter perhaps has surpassed him in harmony of by the appropriate tone the different periods of the day, and gave his productions the merit of fidelity to nature. His works are highly prized in England, where as much as two thousand guineas have frequently been paid for one of them. He is said to have lived as late as 1683. Ruskin calls him the principal master of pastoral landscape, and says, "Cuyp can indeed paint sunlight, the best that Holland's sun can show. He is a man of large natural gifts, and sees broadly, nay, even seriously, finds out that there are reflections in water. A brewer by trade, he feels the quiet of a summer afternoon, and his work will make you marvellously drowsy. It is good for nothing else that I know of." ("Modern Painters.")

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.; BRYAN, "Dictionary of Painters."

Cuyp or Kuyp, (JACOB GERRITSE,) THE OLD, a Dutch landscape-painter, father of the preceding, born at Dort about 1575, was a pupil of A. Bloemaert. Died about 1650.

Cyaxare. See CYAXARES.

Gy-ax'a-rēš, [Gr. Κναξίρης; Fr. CYAXARE, se'āks'ār',] a warlike king of the Medes, the son of Phraortes, ascended the throne about 634 B.C. According to Herodotus, he was defeated by the Scythians, and became tributary to them for many years. tributary to them for many years. A war which he waged for five years against the King of Lydia was terminated about 610 by the terror caused by a total eclipse of the soun, predicted by Thales. The Scythians were driven out of Media in 607 B.C. About 606 he took Nineveh, with the aid of the King of Babylon. He died in 594 B.C., leaving the throne to his son Astyages.

See Volney, "Nouvelles Récherches sur l'Histoire ancienne."

Cyaxares II., King of the Medes, was the son of Astyages, and uncle of Cyrus the Great. According to Xenophon, he became king about 560 B.C.; but Herodotus does not mention him. He is probably identical with Darius the Mede of the Scriptures, who succeeded Belshazzar on the throne of Babylon by conquest about 538 B.C. (See Daniel vi.) He was succeeded by Cyrus.

Cybebe. See Cybele.

Cyb'e-le or Cy-be'le,* [Gr. Κυβέλη or Κυβήλη; Fr. Cybele, (se'bal',)] called also Cy-be'be [Gr. Κυβήβη] and Rhe'a, [Gr. Ρεία, Ρέα, or Ρείη; Fr. RÉE, ra,] a goddess of classic mythology, supposed to be the daughter of Uranus and Terra, (Ge,) was distinguished by the appellation of "Mother of the Gods," or "Great Mother." She was the wife of Saturn, (Cronos,) and mother of Jupiter and the other principal gods. One of the chief places of her worship was Pessinus, a town of Galatia, above which rose Mount Dindymus, whence her surname of DINDYME'NE. She was also called "Berecynthia," or "Berecynthia Mater," (the "Berecynthian Mother,") from the hill Berecynthus, where she had a temple. She is often represented as riding in a chariot drawn by lions, and always has a crown of towers on her head. Her priests were called Corybantes.

See Keightley's "Mythology."

Cybò or Cibò, che-bo', (Arano or Aaron,) the ancestor of a noble Genoese family, was born of Greek origin at Rhodes in 1377. He was Viceroy of Naples about 1442, and died in 1457, leaving a son, who became Pope Innocent VIII. in 1485. INNOCENT CYBO was a grandson of that pope, a nephew of Clement VII. and of Leo X. At the age of twenty-two he was made a cardinal, and he afterwards obtained four archbishoprics. His merit is extolled by historians. Died in 1550. BERICO CYBO MALASPINA inherited the sovereignty of

Massa and Carrara in 1553, and died about 1620. Cyclopes. See Cyclops. $\mathbf{G}\mathbf{\ddot{y}}$ /clops, $[\mathbf{Gr}. \mathbf{K}\acute{\nu}\kappa\lambda\omega\psi]$, plural, $\mathbf{G}\mathbf{\ddot{y}}$ -clo $\mathbf{\dot{p}}\mathbf{e}\mathbf{\ddot{s}}$, a fabulous race of giants, having each one eye in the middle of the forehead. According to the theogony of Hesiod, they were the sons of Uranus and Gæa, were named Brontes, Steropes, and Arges, and their business was to forge thunderbolts for Jupiter. Homer represents them as a gigantic and lawless race of shepherds and cannibals who lived in Sicily. According to a later tradition, they were assistants of Vulcan, in whose workshop they fabricated armour for gods and heroes.

See the "Odyssey," book ix., and Virgil's "Æneid," book iii.
617-681, and book viii. 370-448.

Qỹc'nus, [Gr. Κύκνος,] a son of Neptune, and the ther of Tenes. He fought against the Greeks in the father of Tenes. Trojan war, and, though invulnerable by iron, was choked to death by Achilles, and changed into a swan. Çyd'I-as, [Gr. Κυδίας,] a Greek painter, born in the

isle of Cythnus, lived about 360 B.C. **Cyddon**, a Greek sculptor, mentioned by Pliny, lived

in the time of Phidias.

Cygne, du, dü señ, (Martin,) a Flemish scholar and writer, born at Saint-Omer in 1619. He taught rhetoric in various colleges with much celebrity. He published "The Art of Rhetoric," ("Ars Rhetorica," 1659,) "The Art of Poetry," ("Ars Poetica,") and other works, which were often reprinted. Died in 1669.

Cyl-le'ni-us, a surname of MERCURY, which see. Cyna. See CYNANE.

Cynægeirus, sin-ee-ji'rus, [Κυναίγειρος,] an Athenian, remarkable for his courage, was the brother of Æschylus the poet. At the battle of Marathon, 490 B.C., he pursued the Persians to the sea, and seized a ship with his hand, "which," says Herodotus, "was cut off." Other writers add that, having lost both hands, he seized the vessel with his teeth.

Cynæthus or Cinæthus, se-nee'thus, [Κίναιθος or Κύναιθος,] a Greek rhapsodist, born at Chios (Scio) at a date which is not ascertained. He was the reputed author of the "Hymn to Apollo" sometimes attributed to Homer. According to Eustathius, he was the first who collected and arranged the poems of Homer.

"She looks a sea Cybele, fresh from ocean, Rising with her tiara of proud towers." Childe Harold, canto iv. stanza 2.

Çỹ-nā'ne, Çỹn'na, or Çỹ'na, [Gr. Κυνάνη, Κύννα, or Κύνα,] a daughter of Philip of Macedon, and half-sister of Alexander the Great. She was married to her cousin Amyntas, who died in 336 E.C. About 322 E.C. she was put to death by order of Perdiccas.

Cynna. See Cynane.
Cyn-o-su'ra, [Gr. Kvvooovpá; Fr. Cynosure, se'no'-zük'; Eng. Cyn'osure,] a nymph of Ida, said to have been one of the nurses of Jupiter, who placed her among the stars. The name is applied to Ursa Minor, which

the stars. In ename is applied to Ursa Minor, which includes the North Star.

Cynosure. See Cynosura.

Çŷn'thi-a, [Gr. Κυνθία,] a surname of DIANA.

Çŷn'thi-us, [Gr. Κύνθιος,] a surname of APOLLO.

Çŷp'ti-an, [Lat. Cypria'nus; Fr. Cyprien, se'-pre-ân',] Saint, Bishop of Carthage, an eminent Latin Father, who was often called Thas'cius Cœcil'ius Carthage, an explebil here at Carthage, about too Cypria'nus, was probably born at Carthage about 200 A.D. In early life he gained distinction as a teacher of He had been converted only a few years when rhetoric. he was chosen Bishop of Carthage, in 248 A.D. About 250 the emperor Decius commenced a persecution, during which Cyprian retired from Carthage and remained in concealment, for which he was censured. In 251 A.D. he assembled a council on the question of reinstating apos-tates who had lapsed under the pressure of persecution, and he favoured a moderate course. His decision, that baptism performed by heretics and schismatics is null and void, caused a violent controversy between him and the pope, Stephen. He suffered martyrdom under Valerian in 258 A.D. Cyprian was eminent for learning, eloquence, and ascetic zeal, and has left numerous epistles and tracts, which are extant, and afford valuable information on the views and discipline of the early Church. Among them are treatises "On the Unity of the Church," "On Mor-

Times of Saint Cyprian," 1840; CAVE, "Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Historia;" F. K. RETTERG, "C. Cyprianus, dargestellt nach seinem Leben," etc., 1831.

Cypriani. See CIPRIANI.
Cyprianus or Cyprien. See YPRIAN.
Cyp'se-lus, [Gr. Κύψελος,] tyrant of Corinth, a semi-fabulous person, who is supposed to have reigned thirty years, and to have died about 625 B.C.

Cyrano. See BERGERAC. **Cy-re'ne**, [Gr. $Kv\rho\eta\nu\eta$,] a mythical nymph, beloved by

Apollo, by whom she became the mother of Aristæus.
See Virgil, "Georgica," book iv. 321-548.
Cyr'il or Cy-ril'lus, [Gr. Κύριλλος; Fr. CyrilLe, sec'rel',] SAINT, Bishop of Jerusalem, is supposed to have been born in that city in 315 A.D. He was chosen Bishop or Patriarch of Jerusalem in 351. In that year, over Golgotha. He had a controversy with Acacius, an Arian bishop of Cæsarea, who caused him to be deposed in 358. After this he was twice banished, and finally restored about 380 A.D. He predicted the failure of Julian's attempt to rebuild the Temple at Jerusalem in 363, which attempt was frustrated by eruptions of fire, etc., as stated by Ammianus Marcellinus. Died in 386 A.D. His works consist chiefly of eighteen catecheses, or lectures to catechumens, which have great value and interest in the eyes of theologians and antiquaries.

See Socrates, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" Ceiller, "Historie des Auteurs sacrés;" Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Cave, "Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Historia."

Cyril or Cyrillus, Saint, an arrogant and turbulent prelate, born in Alexandria, Egypt, became Archbishop of that place in 412 A.D. He manifested his fanatical zeal by driving the Jews out of the city, and quarrelled with Orestes, the governor. He instigated his monks or partisans to murder the celebrated and accomplished Hypatia, whose influence perhaps excited his envy. On the subject of the Incarnation he maintained a long controversy with Nestorius, and presided in 431 over the Council of Ephesus, by which Nestorius was condemned as a heretic. A council convoked by the Patriarch of Antioch in that year excommunicated Cyril. He wrote, in Greek, numerous works, chiefly controversial, which

are still extant. Died in 444 A.D.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Cave, "Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Historia;" Tillemont, "Mémoires ecclésiastiques."

^{*} The best scholars seem to be agreed that the penultimate vowel in Cybele ought to be short; although the fact that Cybebe, another form of the same name, always has the penultima long, might well suggest the strong probability that the ancients themselves were not uniform in their pronunciation of the vowel. Byron, who is generally extremely accurate in the accentuation of ancient as well as modern names, taking advantage doubtless of this uncertainty, has adopted the more euphonious pronunciation—Cybe'le. Speaking of Venice, because: he says:

Cyril, SAINT, also called CONSTANTINE, was born at Thessalonica. About 848 A.D. he propagated the gospel among the Slaves and Bulgarians with great success. He had a brother, Method (or Methud) or Methodius, who co-operated with him. He invented the Slavonian alphabet, and translated the Bible, or part of it, into that language. Died about 868 A.D.

See J. Dobrowsky, "Cyrill und Methud der Slawen Apostel," 1823; JAN Holv, "Cyrillo-Methodiada," 1837.

Cyr'il-Lu'car, [Fr. CYRILLE-LUCAR, se'rel' lü'kåR'; Lat. CYRIL'LUS LUCA'RIS,] a Greek Protestant prelate, born in Candia in 1572. In his youth he visited Germany, and adopted, or at least studied, the Reformed doctrines. Having been chosen Patriarch of Constantinople in 1621, he made an effort to spread Protestant principles in the Greek Church, but was deposed and exiled to Rhodes. He recovered his see, was again expelled, and was strangled, it is said, about 1637.

See Morer, "Dictionnaire Historique;" J. Aymon, "Lettres anecdotiques de Cyrille-Lucar," etc.

Cyrille, the French of CYRIL, which see.

Cyrillo. See CIRILLO. Cyrillus. See CYRIL.

Cyrinus. See Cyrin.
Cyr-næ'us, (Pietrro,) an Italian historian, born in Corsica in 1474, wrote a "History of Corsica," (1506.)
Cy'rus, [Gr. Κῦρος* οτ Κῦρος ὁ παλαιός οτ ἀρχαῖος, (i.e. "Cyrus the ancient" or "elder;") It. Ciro, chee'ro; Persian, Kai-Khosrōo or -Khosrθ,] surnamed the GREAT, the second prince of the Kaianian dynasty, the founder of the Persian empire, and the greatest of the Persian kings and heroes, was the son of Cambyses, a Persian nobleman, and Mandane, the daughter of Astyages, King of Media. His history is supposed to be much embellished with fabulous tales. Herodotus informs us that in his time there were thread different informs us that in his time there were three different versions of that history. According to the account which Herodotus adopted, Astyages, being warned in a dream that his daughter's son would become king, commanded an officer, named Harpagus, to kill the infant. Harpagus, however, ordered one of the herdsmen of Astyages to expose the child on the mountains; but he spared its life, and the future hero was educated as a shepherd. Cyrus was afterwards restored to his parents, and, having incited the Persians to revolt, defeated Astyages, and ascended the throne in 559 B.C. According to Xenophon, he succeeded Cyaxares, his mother's brother. Ecbatana was one of his capitals. He extended his dominions by the conquest of Croesus, King of Lydia, in 546, and of several princes or states. He marched with a large army against Babylon, the capital of Assyria, whose king was the Belshazzar of the prophet Daniel. Having diverted the course of the Euphrates, after a long siege, he entered the city by the dry channel of the river, while the impious king and court were feasting, in 538 B.C. The capture of Babylon is the epoch at which sacred and profane history form their first connection. (See Daniel v., and Ezra i.-vi.) It was foretold in the remarkable prophecy of Isaiah xlv. 1, "Thus saith the Lord to his anointed, to Cyrus, whose right hand I have holden, to subdue nations before him," etc. (See also Isaiah xlvi. and xlvii.) About 536 Cyrus issued an edict that the Jewish captives of Babylon should return home and rebuild the temple of their holy city, and proclaimed and rebuild the temple of their holy city, and proclaimed, "The Lord God of heaven hath given me all the kingdoms of the earth; and he hath charged me to build him an house at Jerusalem," etc. His next important enterprise appears to have been the invasion of the country of the Massagetæ, a Scythian nation who lived north of the Araxes (Arras) and were ruled by Queen Tomyris. After gaining several battles, (says Herodotus,) he was drawn into an ambush, defeated, and killed, in 529 B.C. According to Xenophon and Ctesias, Cyrus died a natural death at Pasargadæ. He was succeeded by his son, Cambyses.

See Xenophon, "Cyropædia;" Diodorus Siculus, books ii., ix., x., xvii., and xxii.; Schubart, "Programma de Cyro," 1743; F. Hansen, "Disputatio de Cyro majore," 1781; Wetzke, "Cyrus der Gründer des Persischen Reiches," 1849; Gerhard, "Dissertatio de Cyro primo Persarum Monarcha," 1653; Arrhenius, "Dissertatio de Cyro Monarcha," 1693; J. L. Frey, "Dissertatio historica de Cyro," etc., 1706.

Cyrus THE YOUNGER was the second son of Darius Nothus, King of Persia, and of Parysatis. During the reign of his father he was appointed (in 407 B.C.) Satrap of Lydia, Phrygia, etc. At the death of Darius, in 404, the eldest son, Artaxerxes Mnemon, succeeded to the throne. Cyrus, having formed a design to dethrone his brother, employed Clearchus, a Spartan, to raise a large body of Greek mercenaries. In the year 401 B.C. he marched from Sardis with an army who were at first kept ignorant of their destination. At Cunaxa, in the province of Babylon, he met the immense army of Arta-xerxes. The Greeks of Cyrus gained the advantage in the first attack, until Cyrus, who rashly exposed himself in the front rank, was killed, after wounding his rival. His character is highly praised by Xenophon, who accompanied the army of Cyrus, and who ascribes to him great generosity, and other qualities adapted to win the popular favour.

See Grote, "History of Greece;" Thirlwall, "History of Greece;" Xenophon, "Hellenica," and "Anabasis;" Plutarch, "Lysander" and "Artaxerxes;" James Rennell, "Illustrations of the History of the Expedition of Cyrus the Younger from Sardis to Babylon," etc., 1816.

Cyrus, (Flavius,) a Greek or Byzantine poet, born at Panopolis, in Egypt, flourished about 450 A.D.
Cysat, se-sât' or se'zâ', [Lat. Cysa'Tus,] (JEAN BAP-

TISTE,) a Swiss astronomer, born at Lucerne in 1588;

Tiste,) a Swiss astronomer, dorn at Lucerne in 1500; died in 1657.

Çỹ-the'ra, Cỹth-e-re'a, Cytherei'a, or Çỹ-the'ri-as, [Gr. Κυθήρα, Κυθέρεια, or Κυθηριάς,] a surname of the goddess Venus, which see.

Czacki, châts'kee, (Thaddeus,) Count, a patriotic Polish statesman and writer, born in Volhynia in 1765. He was for many years a professor in the University of Cracow, and was appointed a member of several commissions by Stanislas Augustus. About 1800 the Czar of Russia made him a privy councillor. He zealously promoted education, by opening primary schools, and other means. He published, besides other works, one on "The Laws of Poland and Lithuania," (1801.) Died in 1813.

See Alois Osinski, "Histoire de la Vie de T. Czacki," 1816; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Czajkowski, chī-kov'skee, written also Czaykowski, (MICHAEL,) SADIK PASHA, a Polish novelist and general, born in Podolia about 1808. He fought against Russia in 1831, and a few years later removed to Constantinople. To avoid being given up on demand of the Russian court, he adopted the Moslem religion, (1851,) and assumed the name of MOHAMMED SADIK. During the war against Russia (1853-55) he had the rank of pasha, and commanded an army.

Czarniecki, chârn-yêts'kee, (STEPHEN,) a famous Polish general, born in 1599. He performed many daring and successful exploits in the war against Charles X. of Sweden between 1655 and 1660, and was saluted as the liberator of Poland. Polish writers compare him to the French Du Guesclin. He also defeated the Cossacks, (1661,) and had attained the highest rank in the

army when he died in 1665.

See M. KRAIEWSKI, "Histoire de Czarniecki."

Czartoryski, char-to-ris'kee, (ADAM CASIMIR,) PRINCE, a Polish nobleman, born at Dantzic in 1731, was the first-cousin of King Stanislas. His rank, fortune, and talents gave him great influence in the affairs of Poland. He became starost-general of Podolia, and afterwards marshal or master of the ordnance in the Austrian army. In 1812 he was president or marshal of the Diet which met to establish a new confederation. Died in 1823.

See Chodzko, "La Pologne illustrée;" Loménie, "Galerie des Contemporains."

Czartoryski, (ADAM GEORGE,) PRINCE, an eminent Polish statesman, son of the preceding, was born at Warsaw in 1770. Having fought against Russia in 1792, he was taken to Saint Petersburg as a hostage, and acquired the favour of the grand duke Alexander, who, soon after his accession to the throne, (about 1802,) appointed him minister of foreign affairs. He attended the Czar at the battle of Austerlitz in 1805, and retired from office about 1808. From 1803 to 1821 he was curator of the Univer-sity of Wilna. He supported the popular cause in the revolution of 1830, and in January, 1831, was elected

^{*} This name is said to be derived from Kohr, a Persian word signifying "sun."

president of the new government, which he directed with ability, until the victories of the Russians compelled him to resign, in August, 1831. He then became an exile, and resided in Paris until his death, in July, 1861.

See J. B. Ostrowski, "A. G. Prince Czartoryski," Paris, 1845; "Gentleman's Magazine" for August, 1861.

Czartoryski, (ISABELLA or ELIZABETH,) the daughter of Count Flemming of Saxony, born in 1743, became the wife of Adam Casimir Czartoryski, noticed above. She gained celebrity and much political influence by her beauty and mental endowments. Died in 1835.

Czartoryski, (MICHAEL FREDERICK,) a noble Pole, born about 1695. By his wealth, energy, and talents, he acquired great political power, and in 1752 was chosen grand chancellor of Lithuania. In his efforts to reform the constitution of Poland, he applied for assistance to the Russian court, and thus unintentionally contributed to the partition of the kingdom which followed in 1772.

Died in 1775. See FERRAND, "Histoire des trois Démembrements de la Pologne."

Czaykowski. See Czajkowski.

Czechowicz, chek'o-vitch,(SIMON,) a Polish painter, born at Cracow in 1689; died in 1775.
Czecz, tsets, (JANOS,) a Hungarian general, born in 1822, served in the battles of 1848, and published in 1850 an account of the campaign of Bem in Transylvania.

Czelakowski, (a Bohemian poet.) See CELAKOWSKI.

Czerni-(chêr'nee) George,or Kara-(kâ-râ') George, (i.e. "Black George,") a Servian chief, born about 1766, was originally a peasant. Having distinguished himself by his courage, he was chosen leader of the Servians in a revolt against the Turks, from whom he liberated in a revoit against the Turks, from whom he liberated Servia in 1807. He ruled that province with rigour until 1813, when, abandoned by his ally the Czar, he was compelled by a Turkish army to fly from Servia. He returned in 1817, was arrested, and put to death.

Czoernig. See Czörnig.

Czörnig or Czoernig, chör/nig, (KARL,) BARON, a statistician, born at Czernhausen, Bohemia, in 1804. In

1840 he was chosen director of the bureau of statistics in

1840 he was chosen director of the bureau of statistics in Vienna, and afterwards became an imperial councillor. In 1852 he published his "Ethnographic Chart of the Austrian Monarchy," with several volumes of text.

Czuczor, tsoot'sor, (George,) a popular Hungarian poet and prose-writer, born at Andód, in the county of Neutra, in 1800. In his youth he was a Benedictine monk. He expressed liberal and national ideas in epic poems entitled "The Battle of Augsburg" (1824) and "John Huniade," and other poems, which exposed him to persecution from his ecclesiastical superiors. In 1844 the Hungarian Academy confided to him the impor-1844 the Hungarian Academy confided to him the important task of compiling a national dictionary,—not yet finished, (1870.) Having united with Kossuth in the finished, (1870.) Having united with Kossuth in the revolution of 1848, he was confined in prison until 1850.

D.

Daa, dau, (LUDVIG KRISTENSEN,) a Norwegian writer,

Daa, dau, (LODVIC REISTENEN,) a Notweglan whiter, born in Saltdalen, Nordland, in 1809. Among his works is a "Swedish-Norwegian Hand-Dictionary," ("Svensk-Norsk Haandordbog," 2 vols., 1841.)

Dach, dåk, (Johann,) a German painter, born at Cologne about 1560. He was patronized by the emperor Rudolph II., who sent him to Italy to design antique models. He afterwards worked in Vienna, where he rainted many fine pictures for the court. Died about Died about painted many fine pictures for the court. 1650.

See DESCAMPS, "Vie des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Dach, (SIMON,) a German poet, born at Memel in 1605, became professor of poetry at Königsberg about 1638. His hymns were for a long time popular. He also wrote odes and other poems. Died in 1659.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Gebauer, "S. Dach und seine Freunde als Kirchenlieder-Dichter," 1828.

Daciano, då-chå'no, (Giuseppe,) an Italian physician, born in Friuli in 1520; died in 1576.

Dacier, då'se-å', (ANDRÉ,) an eminent French scholar and critic, born at Castres in 1651, was the husband of Madame Dacier, still more famous as a classical scholar. He studied at Saumur under Tannegui-Lesevre, father of the lady just named. Having removed to Paris, he was employed as one of the collaborators on the editions of the classics for the use of the dauphin. He edited Pomponius Festus, (1681,) Horace, (1689,) and the "Reflections of M. Antoninus," and translated into French Aristotle's "Poetica," Plutarch's "Lives," (1721,) and other works. He was a member of the French Academy and of the Academy of Inscriptions, and librarian to the king. Died in 1722.

See Nickron, "Mémoires."

Dacier, (ANNE LEFEVRE,) universally known as MADAME DACIER, the wife of the preceding, born at Saumur in 1654, was instructed by her father, and was a fellow-student with M. Dacier. It is related that while still a child she used to overhear the lessons given to her brother while she was engaged in embroidering, and that even under these disadvantages she greatly surpassed him in learning. One day, as she whispered to him the answer (which he was unable to give) to a question that had been put to him, her father first discovered her extraordinary aptitude for learning, and from that time afforded her the fullest opportunity for cultivating her wind. In 1672, when she was about eighteen, she went mind. In 1672, when she was about eighteen, she went to Paris with such a reputation for learning that she was engaged by the Duke of Montausier to edit, for the education works. Died about 1788.

tion of the dauphin, the following Latin authors: Aurelius Victor, Florus, (1674,) and Eutropius, (1683.) She was married in 1683. In 1685 her husband and herself renounced the Protestant for the Catholic religion. She made French versions of Anacreon, (1681,) of Terence, Plautus, Homer's "Iliad," (1699,) and of the "Odyssey," (1708.) Her essays in defence of Homer against La Mothe and Hardouin display an enthusiasm which some thought extravagant; but her zeal for the ancient classics was seconded by Boileau, who took a prominent part in that famous controversy which she began, and who estimated her as a critic far higher than her husband. She was designated to succeed M. Dacier as librarian to the king in case she survived him; but this contingency was not realized, as she died in 1720. She appears to have maintained her fidelity to domestic duties, and the modesty indispensable to her sex, amidst all the homage and celebrity which she merited and won. Although the editions and versions of the Daciers have since been surpassed, they must ever be entitled to honour and gratitude as the first who enriched the French literature gratitude as the first who enriched the French literature with the immortal productions of Greek and Roman genius. Voltaire, who calls her one of the prodigies of that age, says, "No woman has ever rendered greater services to literature."

See BURETTE, "Eloge de Madame Dacier;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" SANTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi."

Dacier, (BON JOSEPH,) a French savant, born at Valogne, in Normandy, in 1742, went to Paris in early youth. He became a member of the Academy of Inscriptions in 1772, and in 1782 was chosen perpetual

secretary of that institution, which he enriched with numerous historical dissertations. Though he favoured the cause of the Revolution, Louis XVI. offered him that the state of the Revolution about 1791 the portfolio of finance, which he declined. At the creation of the Institute, in 1795, he was chosen a member of the class of moral and political sciences. He was a useful member of the Tribunate from 1802 until its suppression. In 1822 he was admitted to the French Academy. Dacier composed eulogies on one hundred and fifty Academicians from 1782 to 1826, and translated the "Cyropædia" of Xenophon. Died in 1833. See SILVESTRE DE SACY, "Notice sur Dacier," 1834; QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire."

Da Costa, (CLAUDIO MANOEL.) See COSTA, Da. Da Costa, då kos'ta, (EMANUEL MENDEZ.) was foreign secretary of the Royal Society of London, and author of a "Natural History of Fossils," (1757,) and other scientification.

Da Cunha, da koon'ya, (J. A.,) a Portuguese mathematician and poet, lived about 1790.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Daddi, dåd'dee, (BERNARDO,) an Italian painter, born at Arezzo; died in 1380.

Daddi, (Cosimo,) a painter of the Florentine school, lived about 1600.

Dadin or Dadine. See HAUTE-SERRE.

Dadouville, d¾'doo'vèl', (JACQUES,) a satirical and facetious French poet of the sixteenth century,

Dædalus, dêd'ą-lus, [Gr. Δαίδαλος; Fr. DÉDALE, dà'dâl',] an artist and inventor, celebrated in the Greek mythology, is said to have excelled in sculpture and in schitecture and may be regarded as a personjication of architecture, and may be regarded as a personification of artistic ingenuity. Tradition ascribes to him the Labyartistic ingenuity. I radition ascribes to fill the Labyrinth of Crete, and the invention of the saw, auger, etc. It is said that he made wings, by which he was enabled to fly from Crete to Sicily, and that his son Icarus, who was his companion in this aerial voyage, fell into that sea which has since been named the Icarian Sea.

See Pausanias, i., ii., iii., v., vii., viii., ix.; Hyginus, "Fabulæ."

Doctorary was del (John Frances) a Flemish painter.

Dael, van, van dal, (John Francis,) a Flemish painter,

Dael, van, van dal, JOHN FRANCIS, Ja Fremish painter, born at Antwerp in 1764; died in 1840.

Daele, van, vån då'leh, (JOHN, Ja Flemish landscapepainter, flourished about 1560.

Daendels, dån'dels, (HERMANN WILLEM,) an able Dutch general, born at Hattem in 1762. He entered the French army about 1792, and as general of brigade served under Pichegru in Holland in 1794. He became a general of division in the service of the Batavian republic about 1706 and exercised great influence in the public about 1796, and exercised great influence in the state until 1803, when he resigned. He was restored to his rank by King Louis, who made him marshal of Holland in 1807. From 1808 to 1811 he was Governor-General of the Dutch colonies in the East Indies, which have ruled with ability. He commanded a division in he ruled with ability. He commanded a division in Russia in 1812. Died in 1818.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" RAFFLES, "History of Java," 1817.

Dagar, dã'går', (Jacques.) a French painter, born in Paris in 1640; died in Denmark in 1715.

Dāg'gett, (DAVID.) LL.D., an eminent American lawyer and judge, born at Attleborough, Massachusetts, in 1764, graduated at Yale College in 1783. He was United States Senator from 1813 to 1819. He became instructor in the law school of Yale College in 1824, 1842 he was propirted Kent professor of law in 1826. In 1842 he was propirted Kent professor of law in 1826. pointed Kent professor of law in 1826. In 1832 he was made chief justice of the State. Died in 1851.

Daggett, (NAPHTALI,) an American theologian, born

at Attleborough, Massachusetts, in 1727. He was appointed professor of theology at Yale College in 1755, and was president of the same pro tempore in 1766. Died

nd was president in 1780.

D'Agincourt, dã'zhân'koor', (JEAN BAPTISTE LOUIS SEROUX.) a French antiquary, born at Beauvais in 1730, obtained the office of farmer-general. In pursuing the study of archæology, he visited various countries of Europe, and at length settled in Rome, where he em-Durope, and at length settled in Rome, where he employed his time in composing an extensive and valuable work, entitled "History of Art by Monuments from its Decadence in the Fourth Century to its Restoration in the Sixteenth," (6 vols. folio, 325 plates.) The last volume appeared in 1823. Died at Rome in 1814.

Dagnan, dan'yôn', (ISIDORE,) a skilful French landscape printer, bern at Morrelly lie in 1804 when a scale of the state of the state

Dagnan, dan yon', (ISIDORE), a SKIIIII TIERCH IAID-Scape-painter, born at Marseilles in 1794, won a gold medal of the first class at Paris in 1831. Among his works are a "View of Lake Geneva," and "The Bridge of Nice," (1843.)

Dagobert. See Daimbert.

Dag'o-bert (or då'go'bair') [Lat. Dagober'Tus] I., King of the Franks born about 602 A.R. was the son

King of the Franks, born about 602 A.D., was the son of Clotaire II., whom he succeeded in 628. He died in 638, leaving two minor sons, Sigebert, King of Austrasia,

and Clovis II., King of Neustria.

Dagobert II., King of Austrasia, was the son and heir of Sigebert II., who died in 656 A.D. Grimoald, mayor of the palace, sent the infant Dagobert to Scotland, reported that he was dead, and proclaimed his own son as king. Dagobert returned in 674, and recovered the kingdom, but was assassinated in 679.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français.'

Dagobert III., King of the Franks, succeeded his father, Childebert III., in 711 A.D. Like several of his predecessors, he had only the name of king, the real power being usurped by Pepin, mayor of the palace, who did in The Dagobert did in The Leaving an infent died in 714. Dagobert died in 715, leaving an infant son, Thierry IV., whom Charles Martel invested with the form of royalty.

See Berain, "Mémoires historiques sur le Règne des trois Dago-bert," 1717: SISMONDI, "Histoire des Français."

Dagobert, då'go'bair', (Luc Siméon Auguste,) a French general, born at or near Saint-Lo in 1736. He distinguished himself in the campaign of Italy in 1792, and in 1793 was appointed general-in-chief of the army of the Pyrenees. He defeated the Spaniards near Olette, and took Urgel after a decisive victory, in which he was mortally wounded, in 1794.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Dagoty. See GAUTHIER.

Dagoumer, da'goo'mà', (Guillaume,) a French philosopher, born at Pont-Audemer, was the author of a "Course of Philosophy," (in Latin, 1701-03.) Died

in 1745.

Daguerre, da'gair', (Louis Jacques Mandé,) a French artist, whose name has been rendered memorable by the invention of the Daguerrotype,—a picture formed on a metallic plate by the chemical action of light,—was born at Cormeilles in 1789. After acquiring great skill as a scene-painter in Paris, he co-operated with Bouton in the invention of the diorama, about 1822, which they exhibited with decided success in Paris and London until 1839, when their building and its contents were destroyed by fire. About 1830 he began to make researches and experiments in photography in conjunction with Niepce, who died in 1833. His patience and ingenuity at length perfected the grand desideratum of rendering indelible the authentic image and signature of nature. The invention announced by Arago in the Academy of Sciences, in 1839, produced a profound sensation. A pension of 6000 francs was granted by the Chamber of Deputies to Daguerre, on condition that the process should be made public. Talbot, in England, also, by independent experiments, obtained the translation of the conditions of the condition of the photographic pictures by a different process; but the honour of priority is conceded to M. Daguerre. He continued to make improvements in the art as long as he lived, and published two short treatises on the subject. Died in 1851.

See Lerredurs, "Traité de Photographie;" A. Gaudin, "Traité pratique de Photographie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "British Quarterly Review" for July and October, 1866.

Daguesseau. See Aguesseau.

Dahl, dål, (John Christian Clausen,) a Norwegian landscape-painter, born at Bergen about 1780, settled in Dresden in 1818, and acquired a high reputation. He chose the subjects of his master-pieces among the grand and sombre scenery of Northern Europe. His marine views are much admired. Died in 1857.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon.

Dahl, dål, (MIKAEL,) a Swedish portrait-painter, born at Stockholm in 1656, studied in Paris and in Italy, and settled in London in 1688. He became a fashionable artist, and was patronized by the royal family. Died in

Dahl, dål, (VLADIMIR IVANOVITCH,) a popular Russian novelist of the present century, was born at Saint Petersburg. He has published, under the name of "Kosak Luganski," several novels, among which is "The Dream and the Awaking." He served some years in the army, from which he retired about 1835. He excels in the delineation of the characters and manners of the lower classes.

Dahlberg, dål'berg, (Eric,) an eminent Swedish engineer and general, born in 1625, became directorgeneral of all the fortresses. He planned the successful expedition of Charles Gustavus when the latter marched over the ice against the Danes in 1648. In the reign of Charles XI. he was made Governor-General of Livenia fold marshal and count. He formed the of Livonia, field-marshal, and count. He formed the plan and drew the designs of the work entitled "Ancient and Modern Sweden," ("Suecia antiqua et hodierna," 1700.) Died in 1703.

Dahlbom, dål'bom, (Anders Gustaf,) a distinguished Swedish entomologist, born at Forssa, in East Gothland, in 1806. He is the author of numerous Latin works on insects, among which is "The Hymenoptera of Northern Europe," ("Hymenoptera Europea præcipue Borealia," 2 vols., 1845–52.) He became professor of natural history at Lund about 1844.

Dahlgren, dål'grên, (John A.,) a rear-admiral, of Swedish extraction, born in Philadelphia in 1809. He became a lieutenant about 1828. He devoted several

became a lieutenant about 1838. He devoted several years to experiments under the direction of the bureau of ordnance, made important changes in naval armament, and invented the shell-gun which bears his name. In 1855 he obtained the rank of commander. He took command of the navy-yard at Washington in May, 1861, and was appointed chief of the bureau of ordnance in July, 1862. In June, 1863, he became commander of the South Atlantic squadron, employed in the siege of Charleston. He attacked Fort Sumter by night in September, 1863, and attempted to take it by storm, but was not successful. Died in 1870.

Dahlgren, dãl'grên, (KARL JOHAN,) a Swedish poet, born near Norrkjöping in 1791, was minister of a church in Stockholm. He published "Juvenile Writings," ("Ungdomskrifter," 1829,) and "Collected Writings or Works," ("Samlade Skrifter," 1834.) Died in 1844.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Dahlgren, (Colonel ULRIC,) an American officer, born in 1842, was a son of Rear-Admiral Dahlgren, noticed above. He became aide-de-camp successively to Generals Sigel, Burnside, and Hooker, and distinguished himself by heroic courage in several actions. In July, 1863, he by heroic courage in several actions. In July, 1003, he led a charge at Hagerstown, where he lost a leg. He commanded a body of cavalry in a raid against Richmond, the outer works of which he assaulted, but was repulsed. He was killed in his retreat, March 4, 1864.

Dahlmann, dål'mån, (FRIEDRICH CHRISTOPH,) a German historian, born at Wismar, in Mecklenburg, in 1785. He became professor of political science at Göttingen in 1820 and published an important work called

tingen in 1829, and published an important work called "Original Documents for German History," ("Quellen-kunde der Deutschen Geschichte," 1830.) Having protested boldly against the subversion of the constitution of Hanover in 1837, he was deprived of his chair at Götof Denmark," (3 vols.) He was appointed professor of history and political science at Bonn in 1842. In 1848 he was elected to the Parliament of Frankfort. Died 1860. See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Dahm, dam, (Johann Michael,) a German jurist,

Daignan, dan', Johann Mentz. Died about 1772.

Daignan, dan'yôn', (Guillaume,) a French physician, born at Lille in 1732. Under the republican régime he became first physician to the armies. He published many able medical works. Died in 1812.

Daigue, dag, (Étienne,) a French naturalist, born about 1490, wrote on Tortoises, Frogs, Snails, etc. Died

Daillé, dã'yà', [Lat. DALLÆ'US,] (JEAN,) an eminent French Protestant divine, born at Châtellerault in 1594. From 1626 to 1670 he ministered at the church of Charenton, near Paris. He was one of the most learned and eloquent Protestants of his time, and published "Treatise on the Right Use of the Fathers in Deciding Religious Disputes," (1628,) and an "Apology for the Reformed Churches," (1633.) The former is called by Hallam "a well-timed and important book." "He was the first who boldly attacked the new school of historical theology in their stronghold." Died in 1670.

See "Abrégé de la Vie de Daillé," by his son André, prefixed to a volume of his Sermons, 1670.

Daillon, då'yon', (Jacques,) a French Protestant minister, born at Anjou in 1645; died in London in 1726.

Dailly. See AILLY.

Daimbert, dån'bair', or Dagobert, då'go'bair', commanded the Pisan and Genoese army in the first crusade, and arrived in Palestine soon after the conquest of Jerusalem, (1098,) of which he became the first Latin patriarch. He aspired to the throne at the death

of Godfrey; but his rival, Baldwin I., was preferred. Died in Sicily in 1107.

See Michaud, "Histoire des Croisades."

Daire, dar, (Louis François,) a French writer and monk, born at Amiens in 1713, wrote a "History of Amiens," and other works. Died in 1792.

Dairval. See BAUDELOT.

Daityă, dît'ya, (English plural, DAITYAS,) in Hindoo mythology, the sons of DITI, (which see.) They are regarded as evil beings or demons, and, according to some writers, are the same as the Asuras.
See Moor, "Hindu Pantheon."

Da'kins, (WILLIAM,) one of the English translators of the Bible in the time of James I., was employed on the Epistles of Paul, and other Epistles. Died in 1607.

Dăk'shă, [common Hindoo pron. dŭk'sha,] a Hindoo deity, usually regarded as an avatar (but by some as a son) of Brahma. Daksha having offended Siva, the latter killed him by cutting off his head: he afterwards restored him to life, but the head, having accidentally been burnt up, was replaced by that of a goat. This explains why Daksha is usually represented with a goat's head.

See Moor, "Hindu Pantheon;" COLEMAN, "Mythology of the Hindus."

Dalayrac, då'là'rāk', (NICOLAS,) a skilful French musician and composer, born at Muret in 1753, went to Paris in 1774, and worked twenty-eight years for the Comic Opera. He was very successful in various kinds of music. Among his master-pieces are "The Little Savoyards," "Camille," and "Nina." Died in 1809. See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Dalberg, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH HUGO,) a canon at

Worms, wrote on music, and a work on Oriental religions, called a "History of a Druse Family." Died in 1812.

Dalberg, dâl'bêrg, (NILS,) a Swedish physician, was president of the Academy of Sciences at Stockholm. The genus Dalbergia was named in honour of him by

Linnaus. Died in 1820, aged about eighty.

Dalberg, von, fon dâl'bêrg, (EMERIC JOSEPH,) DUKE,
a German diplomatist, born at Mentz in 1773, was a son
of Wolfgang Heribert. He was made a peer of France

and councillor of state by Napoleon in 1810. Died in 1833.

Dalberg, von, (JOHANN CAMERER,) a German bishop, was born at Oppenheim in 1445. He became Bishop of Worms in 1482, two years before which he founded at Heidelberg the most ancient academy of Germany, called "Societas Literaria Rhenana." He contributed much to the progress of learning among the Germans.

Died in 1503. Dalberg, von, (KARL THEODOR ANTON MARIA,) an eminent German author and prelate, was born of a noble family at Herrnsheim in 1744. He was appointed governor of Erfurt by the Elector of Mentz in 1772. In 1802 he became Archbishop of Mentz, and arch-chancellor of the empire. He received from Napoleon the titles of Prince Primate of the Confederation of the Rhine, (1806,) and Grand Duke of Frankfort in 1810. On the fall of Napoleon he was deprived of these dignities, but retained Napoleon ne was deprived of these dignities, but retained the archbishopric of Ratisbon. He was author of several popular works, among which are "Contemplations on the Universe," ("Betrachtung über das Universum," 1777,) and "The Influence of the Sciences and Fine Arts on the Public Tranquillity," (1793.) Died in 1817. See ZAPF, "Dalberg Grossherzog von Frankfurt," 1810; CRAMER, "Karl Theodor von Dalberg," 1821; BROCKHAUS, "Conversations-Lexikon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dalberg, von. (WOLFGANG HERIBERT.) BARON. a

Dalberg, von, (Wolfgang Heribert,) Baron, a German poet, born in 1750, was a brother of the preceding. He was a liberal patron of arts and sciences. He wrote dramas entitled "Cora," (1780,) and "Montesquieu," (1787,) and others translated or imitated from Shakspeare. Died in 1806.

Dalborgo, dâl-borgo, (Flaminio,) an Italian jurist and historian, born at Pisa in 1706, was for many years arrofessor of Roman law in the university of that city.

professor of Roman law in the university of that city. His principal work is a volume of "Essays on the History of Pisa." Died in 1768.

D'Albret. See Albret.

have attained eminence under great disadvantages. He went to London in 1772, and engaged as a teacher in Archbishop Tenison's school. From 1787 to 1790 he assisted General Roy in a trigonometrical survey for the Purpose of connecting the meridians of Greenwich and Paris. He was appointed professor of mathematics in the Royal College of High Wycombe in 1799. He published a valuable "Course of Mathematics," (2 vols.,

Dale. See VAN DALE.

Däle, (DAVID,) a Scottish philanthropist, born at Stewarton in 1739, was the first proprietor of the Lanark Mills, well known as the scene of experiments in social economy, made by Robert Owen, who married the daughter of Mr. Dale. The latter was noted for his benevolence to his operatives. Died in 1806.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen,"

vol. v

Dāle, (RICHARD,) an American commodore, born near Norfolk, Virginia, in 1756. He served with distinction in the Revolutionary war, and obtained the rank of captain in 1794. He resigned his commission in 1802. Died in 1826.

See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iii.

Dale, (SAMUEL,) F.R.S., an English physician and botanist, born in 1659, practised medicine at Bocking. He published a work on "Materia Medica," (1693,) the "Antiquities of Harwich and Dover Court," (1730,) and

"Antiquities of Harwich and Dover Court," (1730,) and treatises on botany, etc. Died in 1739.

Dale, (THOMAS,) an English divine and poet, born in London in 1797. He produced in 1818 "The Widow of Nain," and in 1824 a version of Sophocles. He became canon of Saint Paul's in 1843, and vicar of Saint Paul's in 1843, and vicar of Saint Paul's in 1845, and vicar of Saint Paul's in 1845. Several volumes of his sermons have been published. He wrote other popular religious works, among which is the "Sabbath Companion," (2d Series, 1844.) Died in 1870.

See "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1824; "Blackwood's Magazine" for November, 1820.

Dale, (Sir THOMAS.) an English magistrate, who was

Dale, (Sir THOMAS,) an English magistrate, who was sent to Virginia in 1611 with a number of colonists, and

founded the town of Henrico, on the James River.

Dalechamps, dål'shon', (Jacques,) a learned French
physician and botanist, born at Caen in 1513. In 1552
he settled at Lyons, where he practised with success
until his death. He formed a project to unite in a single work all previous acquisitions in botanical science, and, after expending thirty years on it, left the completion of it to Desmoulins. The result was a "General History of Plants," (1586,) a work of much merit, containing 2731 figures. He also published editions of Pliny and Athenæus, and several medical treatises. Died in 1588.

See Sprengel, "Historia Botanica;" Haller, "Bibliotheca Botanica."

D'Alembert. See ALEMBERT, D'.

Dal-e-mi'lus, written also Dalemile, was born at Mezritsch, in Bohemia, and wrote in verse a history of his country, which was finished in 1314, and is said to be the oldest monument of the Bohemian language

Dalen, van, van da'len, (Cornelis,) a skilful Dutch engraver, born at Haarlem in 1640. He engraved historical pictures after Rubens and other masters, and

portraits of eminent persons.

Dalens, van, van da'lêns, (DIRCK or THIERRY,) a Dutch painter, born at Amsterdam in 1659, painted landscapes with success. Died in 1688. Dal-gar'no, (George,) born at Aberdeen about 1626,

Dal-gar'no, (GEORGE,) born at Aberdeen about 1626, taught a private grammar-school in Oxford for about thirty years. In 1661 he published his "Art of Signs," ("Ars Signorum," etc.,) from which, it appears, Bishop Wilkins derived the idea of his "Essay toward a Real Character." He wrote also "The Deaf and Dumb Man's Tutor," (1680,) and has the credit of inventing the first manual alphabet. Died in 1687.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1835.

Daleas, d21/23. (CARL FREDERIC ISAAC) 2 Danish

Dalgas, dal'gas, (CARL FREDERIC ISAAC,) a Danish writer on agriculture, born at Fridericia in 1787.

of the Earl of Dalhousie. He fought under Wellington in the Peninsular war, was made a major-general in 1813, and distinguished himself at Waterloo. He was appointed Governor-General of Canada in 1819, and commanded the army in India from 1829 to 1832. Died

Dalhousie, (James Andrew Ramsay,) first Marquis OF, a British statesman, son of the preceding, was born or, a British statesman, son of the preceding, was born near Edinburgh in 1812. He was returned to Parliament for Haddington in 1837. On the death of his father, in 1838, he became tenth Earl of Dalhousie, and entered the House of Lords. His political principles are designated as Liberal-Tory. About 1845 he was appointed, by Sir Robert Peel, president of the Board of Trade, in which department he displayed so much practical ability. which department he displayed so much practical ability which department he displayed so hade practical activity that when a new Whig ministry was formed, in 1846, he was retained in office. He was appointed Governor-General of India in 1847. His administration appears to have been generally approved by the British. He waged a successful war against the Sikhs, annexed the benefit of the Pritish deminions and Punjâb, Pegu, Oude, etc. to the British dominions, and developed the resources of Hindostan. In 1849 he was created Marquis Dalhousie. He constructed railroads, promoted manufactures, and made various public improvements. He returned to England in 1856, and died, without male issue, in December, 1860. His cousin, without male issue, in December, 1860. Lord Panmure, succeeded to the earldom of Dalhousie.

See "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1863; "Blackwood's Magazine" for August, 1856; "Fraser's Magazine" for August, 1855.

Dalibard, da'le'bar', (Thomas François,) a French botanist, born at Crannes about 1703. He published in 1749 a work on the plants growing near Paris,—"Floræ Parisiensis Prodromus,"—and was the first botanical writer of France that adopted the system of Linnæus, who named in honour of him the Rubus Dalibarda. He was the first Frenchman who employed the lightning-rod, the idea of which he obtained from Franklin's writings. He erected at Marly an iron rod, with which he drew the electric fluid from the sky in May, 1752, one month before Franklin's experiment with the kite. Died in Paris in 1779.

See B. HAURÉAU, "Histoire littéraire du Maine;" "Biographie Médicale."

Dalibray or Dalibrai, da'le'bra', (CHARLES VION,) SIEUR, a French poet, born in Paris about 1590.

SIEUR, a French poet, born in Paris about 1590. He made poetical versions of Tasso's "Aminta" and "Torismena," and of other Italian and Spanish works. He also wrote some original verses. Died in 1654.

Dalin, von, fon dâ'lin, (OLOF,) an eminent Swedish historian and poet, born at Winberga in 1708. He became librarian to the king in 1737, and acquired reputation by a poem on Swedish liberty in 1743. He was soon after employed by the Diet to write a history of Sweden, which was issued from 1747 to 1762 and was Sweden, which was issued from 1747 to 1762 and was received with favour. About 1750 he was appointed preceptor to the heir of the crown, afterwards Gustavus III. He received a title of nobility and the order of the Polar Star, and in 1763 was appointed chancellor of the court. His writings, among which are several odes, and a tragedy named "Brunehilde," form a new era in Swedish literature, which before his time was almost uncultivated. Died in 1763.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" Olof Celsius, "Aminnelse-Tal öfver O. af Dalin," 1764.

Dallæus. See Daillé.
Dallamano, dål-lå-må'no, (Giuseppe,) an Italian painter, born at Módena in 1679; died in 1758.
Dal'lans, (RALPH,) an English organ-builder; died

about 1672.

Dăl'las, (Alexander James,) an American statesman and lawyer, born in the island of Jamaica in 1759. He emigrated to Philadelphia in 1783, acquired distinctions tion as a lawyer, and became an active supporter of the Republican party. In 1801 he was appointed district attorney of the United States by President Jefferson. He became secretary of the treasury in the cabinet of Madison in October, 1814, when, in consequence of the war against Great Britain, the financial condition of the country was extremely depressed. Mr. Delles at once Dalhousie, EARL OF. See PANMURE, LORD.
Dalhousie, dâl-hoo'ze, (George Ramsay,) ninth
EARL OF, a Scottish general, born in 1770, was a son garded as one of the ablest ever issued from the treasury

department, the establishment of a national bank. The energy which he brought to his branch of the public service enabled him in a few months to procure a loan on favourable terms, and in January, 1815, United States treasury notes were negotiable at par with interest added. In March he undertook the additional trust of secretary of war. In November, 1816, Mr. Dallas retired from public life, and resumed his profession in Philadelphia. Died in 1817. He edited for some time the "Columbian Magazine," and in 1790 published "Reports of Cases in the Courts of the United States and Pennsylvania," (4 vols. 8vo.) which, says Lord Mansfield, "do credit to the court the bar and the reporter." He slee published the "Court, the bar, and the reporter." He also published the "Laws of Pennsylvania from 1700 to 1801," (4 vols. 8vo,) "Exposition of the Causes and Character of the Late

War," (1815,) and various other works.

Dăl'las, (ALEXANDER ROBERT CHARLES,) an English clergyman, first-cousin of George M. Dallas, and a son of Robert Charles, noticed below. After serving as an officer in the army for some years, he became a priest of the Anglican Church at Wonston. He published, besides other works, "The Pastor's Assistant," (1842,) and "The Cottager's Guide to the New Testament," (6 vols., 1839-45.) He distinguished himself as a missionary in the west of Ireland between 1844 and 1852.

Dallas, (Sir George,) M.P., an English political writer, brother of Sir Robert, noticed below, was born in London in 1758. About 1776 he went to India as a of Robert Charles, noticed below. After serving as an

writer, brother of Sir Robert, noticed below, was born in London in 1758. About 1776 he went to India as a clerk in the service of the East India Company, where he published the "India Guide," a poem. Having returned home, he wrote a pamphlet in defence of Warren Hastings, (1789,) and "Remarks on the Policy of a War with France," (1793.) His "Letters to Lord Moira on Ireland," published in the "Anti-Jacobin," attracted much attention, and were approved by Mr. Pitt. He was knighted in 1798. Died in 1833.

Dallas, (George Mifflin,) an American statesman, a son of Alexander J. Dallas, was born in Philadelphia in July, 1792. He graduated at Princeton College in 1810, studied law, and was admitted to the bar in 1813.

1810, studied law, and was admitted to the bar in 1813. In 1831 he was elected by the Democrats to the Senate of the United States, in which he advocated a protective tariff and the recharter of the United States Bank. In 1837 he was appointed minister to Russia, from which he returned in 1839. He was elected Vice-President of the United States when James K. Polk was chosen President In 1846 he gave in the Senate a casting vote for a new tariff-bill, which was obnoxious to the protectionists and was designed merely for revenue. In February, 1856, he was appointed minister to England, and was recalled in 1861. Died in December, 1864. See "Democratic Review" for February, 1842; "Letters from London," by G. M. Dallas, Philadelphia, 1869.

Dallas, (Sir ROBERT,) M.P., an English judge, was the eldest son of Robert Dallas of Kensington. Having gained reputation as a lawyer, he was employed as counsel for Warren Hastings in 1785. He was first returned to Parliament in 1802, and appointed president of the court of common pleas in 1818. Died in 1824.

See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Dallas, (ROBERT CHARLES,) a brother of A. J. Dallas, noticed above, a British author, born in Jamaica in 1754, was educated in London. He eventually settled in England, where he published many able works on various subjects, among which are "Miscellaneous Writings," (1797,) a "History of the Maroons," (1804,) "Percival, a Novel," and "Recollections of the Life of Lord Byron." He was the father of A. R. C. Dallas, noticed Harold." He was the father of A. R. C. Dallas, noticed above. Died in 1824.

above. Died in 1824.

Dăl'la-way, (James,) an English divine and author, born at Bristol in 1763, became vicar of Leatherhead in 1801. He published an essay on the "Origin and Progress of Heraldry," (1793.) Having accompanied an embassy to Turkey as chaplain, he produced, on his return, "Constantinople, Ancient and Modern," (1797.) He wrote an esteemed work on "English Architecture," a "Treatise on Ancient Sculpture," (1816,) and other antiquarian works. Died in 1824.

antiquarian works. Died in 1834.

Dallemagne, dål'måñ', (CLAUDE,) BARON, a French general, born at Périeux in 1754, served in the United States about 1778-82. He subsequently distinguished himself at Castiglione and Roveredo, and in 1798 took

command of the army of Rome. Died in 1813.

Dallery, dål're', (CHARLES,) a French organ-builder, born at Amiens in 1710; died in 1780.

His nephew, PIERRE DALLERY, born in 1735, was an eminent organ-builder. Among his works was the organ of Notre-Dame, Paris. Died in 1800.

Dallery (Thomas Charles Avenger han in sonious

Dallery, (THOMAS CHARLES AUGUSTE,) an ingenious French mechanician, son of Charles, noticed above, was

French mechanician, son of Charles, noticed above, was born at Amiens in 1754. He constructed a steamboat in 1803, and ruined his fortune by experiments in steam navigation. Died in 1835.

Dal'ling-ton, (Sir ROBERT,) an English writer, born at Geddington about 1560, became secretary to the Earl of Rutland. He wrote a "Survey of Tuscany," (1604,) a "Method for Travel," and other works. Fuller, in his "Worthies," says "he had an excellent wit and judgment; witness his most accurate aphorisms on Tacitus," Died witness his most accurate aphorisms on Tacitus."

in 1637.

Dalloz, då'loz', (VICTOR ALEXIS DÉSIRÉ,) a French advocate and jurist, born at Septimoncel (Jura) in 1795, acception with éclat at the bar of Paris. He published practised with éclat at the bar of Paris. He published an important "Methodical and Alphabetical Repertory of General Jurisprudence," (2d edition, 40 vols., 1845,) which has been translated into other languages.

Dalmasio, dål-må'se-o, (LIPPO,) an Italian painter, who worked at Bologna between 1376 and 1410.

Dalmatia, Duke of. See Soult, Marshal.

Dalmatin, dål-må-teen', ? (George,) born in Slavonia, became a Lutheran minister at Laybach. He made a Slavonian translation of the Bible, which the Archduke Charles in 1580 forbade him to publish in the Austrian dominions; but it was printed at Wittenberg in 1584. He was exiled for his religion in 1598.

Dalmatius, dal-mā'she-us, (FLAVIUS JULIUS,) a Roman prince, born in Gaul, was the nephew of the employed of the content of the

peror Constantine, who invested him with the title of Cæsar in 335 A.D. Soon after this date he commanded in Thrace and Macedonia. He was killed in 338 by his soldiers, who, it is said, were instigated by Constantius.

Dal'rym-ple, (dål'rim-pl.) (ALEXANDER,) F.R.S., an eminent Scottish hydrographer, born at New Hailes in 1737, was a brother of Lord Hailes, and seventh son of Sir James Dalrymple. He entered the service of the East India Company at Madras, as writer, at the age of sixteen. In 1759 he resigned his clerkship, made a voyage of observation from Madras to the Eastern Archipelago for the promotion of commerce, and returned to England in 1765, after which he published charts of the Eastern seas. In 1779 he was appointed hydrographer to the East India Company, and in 1795 obtained a similar office from the admiralty. He published an "Account of the Discoveries in the Southern Ocean," (1767,) and other valuable works on navigation and geography. Died in 1808.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dalrymple, (Sir David,) a Scottish lawyer, the youngest son of Viscount Stair, was created a baronet in 1700. He was appointed lord advocate of Scotland in 1709, and died in 1721, leaving a son James, who was the

and fied in 1721, leaving a son James, who was the father of David, (Lord Hailes.)

Dalrymple, (Sir David,) afterwards Lord Hailes, an eminent British judge and antiquary, born in Edinburgh in 1726, was the son of Sir James, and a great-grandson of the first Viscount Stair. He was admitted as an advocate at the Scottish bar in 1748, and became a judge of the court of session in 1766, when the title of Lord Hailes the court of session in 1766, when the title of Lord Hailes was conferred on him. Ten years later he was appointed a lord of justiciary. He published a number of able works on history and antiquities, of which the most important and popular is his "Annals of Scotland," (1779,) a "book which," says Dr. Johnson, "will always sell; it has such a stability of dates, such a certainty of facts, and such punctuality of citation." His "Remains of Christian Antiquity," a work of great erudition, was also admired. He left no issue, except two daughters. Died in 1792. See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;"

Dalrymple, (Sir HEW,) a Scottish judge, born in 1652, was the third son of the first Viscount Stair. admitted an advocate in 1677, and was appointed president of the court of session in 1698. Died in 1737.

His son, HEW DALRYMPLE, was made a lord of session in 1726, with the title of Lord Drummore. Died

in 1755.

Dalrymple, (Sir Hew Whrteford,) of Highmark,
born in 1750, was a descendant of Sir a British general, born in 1750, was a descendant of Sir Hew Dalrymple, noticed above. After several campaigns in the war against France, he was appointed in 1808 to command the British army in Portugal, where he entered into the convention of Cintra with Junot. He was made a general in 1812, and a baronet about 1815. He wrote a Memoir of his proceedings in Portugal. Died in 1830.

Dalrymple, (James.) first Viscount Stair, an eminent Scottish atterpress and invites hornest Dumpurchia

Scottish statesman and jurist, born at Dummurchie, Ayrshire, in 1619, was the son of James Dalrymple of Stair, and was the ancestor of many distinguished men. In 1641 he obtained a chair of philosophy in the University of Glasgow. He studied law, was admitted an advocate in 1648, and became eminent in the profession. In 1657 Cromwell appointed him a judge of the court of session, and in 1661 Charles II. made him one of the lords of session. He was president of the court of session from 1671 to 1681. In the latter year he published "Institutions of the Law of Scotland," an excellent and authoritative work, which is still the great text-book of Scotlish lawyers. In consequence of his refusal to take the test-oath in 1681, he was deprived of office, and suffered so much persecution that he preferred exile, and retired to Holland in 1682. Returning with the Prince of Orange in 1688, he again became president of the court, and in 1690 was raised to the peerage, as Viscount Stair. He died in 1695, leaving four sons,—John, James, Hew, and David.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. iii. chap. xiii.; "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Dalrymple, (John,) first Earl of Stair, a son of the preceding, born in 1644, was admitted an advocate in 1672, and appointed lord advocate of Scotland in 1685. After the lapse of a year he exchanged this office for that of lord of session, but in 1690 resumed the former function. From 1691 to 1695 he was secretary of state, and incurred great odium by his complicity in the massacre of Glencoe, of which he was regarded as the chief author. He inherited his father's title in 1695, and was made an earl in 1703. He died in 1707, leaving a son, John, the great general.

Respecting the guilt of the Earl of Stair in relation to Glencoe, see MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. iv. chap. xviii.; "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1868; J. PAGET, "New Examen," London, 1861.

Dalrymple, (John,) second Earl of Stair, an able general, a son of the preceding, born in Edinburgh in 1673, entered the army in 1692. In 1702 he served as aide-de-camp to the Duke of Marlborough in Flanders. He inherited his father's title in 1707, and was chosen one of the representative peers in the first British Parliament. He commanded the Scottish Greys at the battles of Oudenarde, Malplaquet, (1709,) and Kamillies, where his conduct was much applauded. On the accession of George I. (1715) he was made a privy councillor, and was appointed commander-in-chief in Scotland. He performed with credit a diplomatic mission to Paris, whence he returned in 1720 and lived many years in retirement. In 1743 he was appointed commander-in-chief of the forces in Great Britain. He died without issue in 1747, when a son of his brother William became heir to the earldom.

See Andrew Henderson, "Life of John, Earl of Stair," 1748; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dalrymple, (Sir JOHN,) of Cranston, a Scottish lawyer and author, born in 1726, was a great-grandson of Viscount Stair. He was a baron of exchequer in Scotland from 1776 to 1807. He gained much reputation as a historian by his "Essay towards a General History of Feudal Property," (1757,) and his admirable "Memoirs of Great Britain and Ireland from 1681 to the Battle off La Hogue," (1771.) From the records of the French foreign office he obtained evidence which convinced him

that Algernon Sidney and other Whigs were .n the pay of Louis XIV. Died in 1810. He had a son who became Earl of Stair.

Dal'rym-ple, (John,) an English surgeon and oculist, born at Norwich in 1804, began to practise his profession in London in 1827. He published in 1834 an excellent treatise on the "Anatomy of the Human Eye," and in his later years gave his attention chiefly to ocular surgery. He wrote a treatise on the "Eye of Fishes," and other papers on natural history, which procured his election

Dâl'ton, (John,) an English divine, born in Cumberland in 1709, became prebendary of Worcester and rector of Saint Mary-at-Hill, London. He adapted Milton's Comus" for the stage, and wrote a number of sermous,

(1745-55,) and some short poems. Died in 1763. Dalton, (JOHN,) an English chemical philosopher, cele-Eaglesfield, near Cockermouth, September 5, 1766. He was the son of Joseph Dalton, a farmer. From 1781 to 1793 he was employed as usher in a school at Kendal, where he was assisted in his scientific studies by Mr. Gough, a blind philosopher. Through the influence of this friend he obtained in 1793 the chair of mathematics in New College, Manchester, which thenceforth was his permanent residence. He devoted his leisure to observations and experiments in various branches of physics, published "Meteorological Essays," (1793,) and an account of a singular defect in his vision, in consequence of which certain colours—red, blue, and green—appeared to him alike. This peculiarity of vision has since been termed "Daltonism." After the New College was removed to York, (1799,) Dalton taught mathematics and philosophy in private schools, and gave public lectures on physical science at Manchester, London, and other cities. In 1802 he propounded his important theory of "The Constitution of Mixed Gases," (in a contribution to the "Transactions of the Manchester Society,") which is now universally adopted. In 1803 he began to develop the most important and fundamental principles of chemical principles of chemical principles of chemical principles. the most important and fundamental principles of chemical philosophy, in connection with the atomic theory, which he announced in a lecture in London in 1804, and explained in the first volume of his "New System of Chemical Philosophy," (1808.) This discovery contributed immensely to perfect the processes of chemical analysis and synthesis, which have since attained almost mathematical precision. From this theory, which supposes that each body is composed of atoms of definite size and weight, he deduced the following laws of combination: It each compound consists invariably of the bination: 1, each compound consists invariably of the same constituents; 2, the elements of every compound unite in definite and constant proportions; 3, when elements combine in more proportions than one, those proportions are multiples, etc. About 1821 Dalton was elected Fellow of the Royal Society; and in 1826 that body unanimously awarded him one of two gold medals which the king ordered to be given to the which the king ordered to be given to those who had most distinguished themselves by discoveries in science. He was a foreign associate of the French Institute. An annual pension of £300 was settled on him in 1836. In 1827 he published the third volume of his "System of Chemical Philosophy." Besides the works above mentioned, he wrote many which were inserted in the "Philosophical Transactions," "Nicholson's Journal," etc. He died in July, 1844. He excelled in generalization, and had an extraordinary sagacity in tracing the relations of natural phenomena. His moral character was excellent, his disposition unassuming and rather reserved. He never married. He was a member of the Society of Friends, whose meetings he constantly attended. The Friends, whose meetings he constantly attended. The citizens of Manchester testified their high estimate of his merit by a magnificent public funeral. "Dalton," says the "Edinburgh Review," "first gave clear declaration to the principle [of definite proportions] and illustrated its applications, mighty in their universality, with a simple sagacity belonging to the genius and habits of the man."

See Dr. Henry, "Life of Dalton," 1854; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyclopaedie;" "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1858; "Quarterly Review" for January, 1855; "Fraser's Magazine" for November, 1854; "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1854; "North British Review" for October, 1857; "Westminster Review" for March, 1846.

Dâl'ton, (John C.,) a distinguished American physiologist, born at Chelmsford, Massachusetts, February 2, 1825, graduated at Harvard in 1844, and in 1847 took the degree of M.D. in the medical department of that university. His "Essay on the Corpus Luteum," &c. (1851) won the prize of the American Medical Association. His "Treatise on Human Physiology" (1st edition, 1859; 4th edition, revised and enlarged, 1867) placed him at once in edition, revised and enlarged, 100/) places, the first rank of American physiologists. He has since written, besides other works, a "Treatise on Physiology written, besides other works, and Colleges," (1868.) He has since

written, besides other works, a "Treatise on Physiology and Hygiene for Schools, Families, and Colleges," (1868.)

Dalton, (Michael,) M.P., an English lawyer, born in 1554, was chiefly noted as the author of "The County Justice," a standard legal work. Died about 1620.

Dalton, (Richard,) an English artist, was a brother of the Rev. John Dalton, (1709–63.) He studied painting in Rome, travelled in the Levant, and, on his return, became keeper of the medals and pictures of George III. He published "Antiquities and Scenery in Greece and Egypt," (1791.) Died in 1791.

Dalyell, dà-ël', 'C (Sir John Graham,) a Scottish naturalist and author, born in 1777. He published,

naturalist and author, born in 1777. He published, besides other works, "Fragments of Scottish History," (1798,) "Monastic Antiquities," (1809,) and "Rare and Remarkable Animals of Scotland," (1847.) The last is highly commended. Died in 1851.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement.)

Dalzell, dà-êl', (ANDREW,) F.R.S., a Scottish pro-fessor, eminent as a Greek scholar, born at Ratho, near fessor, eminent as a Greek scholar, born at Ratho, near Edinburgh, about 1750. He was professor of Greek in the Edinburgh University, and secretary of the Royal Society of that city. He published selections from Greek authors, with the titles of "Analecta Græca Minora" and "Collectanea Græca Majora," (1802,) which were, and still are, extensively used in schools. He also translated Chevalier's "Plains of Troy," (1791.) Died in 1806.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1822.

Damain, dã'mān', (JACQUES,) a French Catholic priest, born at Orléans about 1530, wrote an "Account of the Events at Orléans during the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew" in 1572. His humanity was conspicuous in that dreadful crisis. Died in 1596.

Damas, da'mas', (Ange Hyacinthe Maxence,) BARON, a French general and statesman, born in Paris in 1785, was minister of war in 1823, and afterwards of

In 1785, was minister of war in 1823, and afterwards of foreign affairs from 1824 to January, 1828. Died in 1862.

Damas, (François Étienne,) a French general, born in Paris in 1764. As general of brigade, he distinguished himself at the passage of the Rhine in 1795. He served as chief of the staff of Kleber in Egypt in 1798–99, and as general of division at the battle of Heliopolis. He returned to France in 1801, and was appointed military commandant of the grand duchy of Berg in 1807. He maintained his reputation in the Russian campaign of 1812, and after the restoration of 1815 was employed as inspector in the army. Died in 1828.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Damas, de, deh da mas', (Joseph François Louis Charles César,) Duc, a French peer, born in 1758. As colonel of dragoons, he was charged with the important duty of expediting the passage of the royal family in their attempt to escape to the frontier in 1791. On this occasion he was deficient in energy and presence of mind. He emigrated about 1792, and became aide-decamp of the Count d'Artois, (Charles X.) After the restoration, Louis XVIII. made him a peer and lieuterent appare tenant-general. Died in 1829.

See Chastellux, "Eloge du Général de Damas," 1829

Damas, de, (ROGER,) COMTE, a brother of the preceding, born in 1765. As France was at peace with all nations, he indulged his martial passion in the service of Russia against the Turks. He fought with the royalists against the French republic from 1793 to 1797. In 1798 he entered the service of the King of Naples, and obtained command of a division. In 1814 he returned to France, and recovered his titles. Died in 1823.

Damascène. See Damascenus.

Dam-as-çe/nus, (Joannes,) [Gr. Ἰωάννης Δαμασκηνός; Dā/mer, (Anne Seymour,) an English lady, eminent Fr. Jean Damascène, damas san', or de Damas, deh as a sculptor, born in 1748, was the daughter of General

da'mas', a noted theologian, born in Damascus about 700. He succeeded his father in the office of councillor to the caliph. In the prime of life he retired to the monastery of Saint Saba, near Jerusalem, where he became well versed in dialectics, philosophy, and theology, and gained a great reputation by his writings, of which the principal is entitled "Summary of the Orthodox Faith." This served as a model to several generations of Schoolmen. He also wrote a treatise against Iconoclasts. He first applied to scholasticism the philosophy of Aristotle. Died about 760, though some say 780 A.D. See CAVE, "Historia Literaria."

Damascenus, (NICOLAUS,) [Νικόλαος Δαμασκηνός,] a Greek historian and philosopher, born in Damascus in 74 B.C., was a contemporary of the emperor Augustus, and a friend of Herod, King of Judea, at whose court he lived. He wrote a "Universal History," of which fragments are extant, and other works, including poems.

His History is praised for its style and other merits. **Damascius**, da-mash'e-us, [Gr. Δαμúσκος,] a pagan philosopher, born in Damascus about 480 A.D. He studied under Isidorus and others, at Athens, where he afterwards taught the Neo-Platonic philosophy. Justinian having in 529 prohibited the pagans from teaching, Damascius retired to the court of Chosroes, King of Persia. He wrote a work called "Doubts and Solutions of the First Principles," which is still extant, and is accounted an

Principles," which is still extant, and is accounted an important contribution to the history of philosophy. See Photius, "Bibliotheca;" RITTER, "History of Philosophy."

Damase. See DAMASUS.

Damas-Hinard, då'mås' he'når', (JEAN JOSEPH STANISLAS,) a French littérateur, born at Madrid in 1805, produced French versions of Calderon, (1841–44,) of Lope de Vega, (1842,) and of "Don Quixote," (1847.) He became private secretary of the empress Eugenie in 1853.

Da-mas'tēš [Anuharus] of SIGEIIM, a Greek historial of the secretary of t

Da-mas'tes [Δαμάστης] or Sig-Eum, a Greek historian, who lived in the fifth century B.C.
See Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis."

Dam'a-sus [Fr. Damase, da'maz'] I., a Spaniard by birth, was elected Bishop of Rome, as successor to Liberius, in 366 A.D. A competitor named Ursinus was also chosen by a party of the clergy; and this double election gave rise to violent tumults, in which many persons were killed. Damasus was recognized by the bishops and by the emperor Valentinian, who exiled Ur-He called councils at different times to oppose the Arians and other schismatics. Saint Jerome, who was his secretary, speaks favourably of his character. He died in 384, and was succeeded by Siricius. See CAVE, "Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Historia;" TILLEMONT "Mémoires ecclésiastiques."

Damasus II., POPPO or POPPON, Bishop of Brixen, was elected pope in 1048 in place of Benedict IX. He died about three weeks after his election.

See ARTAUD DE MONTOR, "Histoire des souverains Pontifes." Damaze de Raymond, da'maz' deh ra'mon', a

French journalist, born at Agen in 1770; died in 1813.

Dambourney, dôn'book'na', (Louis Auguste,) a
French chemist and botanist, born at Rouen in 1722, was intendant of the botanic garden of that place. He made useful experiments and discoveries in vegetable dyes, and wrote a treatise on the "Colours which Indigenous Plants of France impart to Wool," which was

printed at the expense of the state, (1789.) Died in 1795.

Dambray, dôn'brà', (CHARLES HENRI,) chancellor of France, born at Rouen in 1760, removed to Paris in 1779. Having acquired distinction as an eloquent advo-cate, he was appointed in 1788 attorney-general in the Parliament of Paris. He favoured the royalist cause, and during the reign of terror lived in retirement. In 1814 he was appointed chancellor of France by Louis XVIII., and was raised to the rank of a peer. The seals were taken from him in 1815, after which he was president of the Chamber of Peers for some years. His character is represented as excellent. Died in 1829.

See De Laporte-Lalanne, "Notice sur Charles Henri Dambray, etc.," Paris, 1830; Lamartine, "History of the Restoration."

Dā'me-as, [Δαμέας,] written also Damias, a Greek statuary, born in Arcadia, lived about 410 B.C.

Conway, and the friend of David Hume and Horace Walpole. In 1767 she became the wife of Hon. John Damer, who killed himself in 1776. She then devoted her time to sculpture, and produced a statue of George III., a bust of Nelson, and other works. Died in 1828.

See Cunningham's "Lives of Painters, Sculptors," etc.

Damer, Hon. Mrs., an English writer of the present age, and a descendant of Lady Mary Wortley Montagu, published an interesting "Diary of her Tour in Greece, Turkey, and the Holy Land," (1841.)

Damery, däm're', (WALTER,) a Flemish painter, born at Liege in 1614. His "Translation of Elijah" is highly commended. Died in 1678.

Damesme, dä'mėm', (ÉDOUARD ADOLPHE MARIE,) a French general, born in 1807, was killed in June, 1848.

Damiani, då-me-à'nee, (FELICE,) called FELICE DA GUBBIO, (goob'be-o,) a painter of the Roman school, born at Cubbia pour Lifac, died effer 1666. His picture

Gubio, (goob'be-o,) a painter of the Roman school, born at Gubbio about 1550; died after 1606. His picture of the "Decapitation of Saint Paul" is highly praised.

Damiani, då-me-å'nee, (JANOS,) of Tuhegli, a Hungarian Catholic theologian, born at Tuhegli in 1710. He published "Doctrine of the True Church of Christ," ("Doctrina veræ Christi Ecclesiæ," 1762.) Died in 1768.

Damiani, [Fr. Damien, då'me'ån',] (Pietro,) an Italian prelate, born at Ravenna about 988 A.D. In 1057 the pope appointed him Cardinal Bishop of Ostia. He made zealous efforts to reform the evil practices of the clergy, especially simony, and, as legate of the pope, the clergy, especially simony, and, as legate of the pope, performed several missions with success, and had great influence in the Church. He wrote several religious works. Died in 1072.

See Morert, "Dictionnaire Historique;" BARONIUS, "Annales;" LADERCHI, "Vita S. P. Damiani," 3 vols., 1702.

Damianics or Damjanics, dâm-yâ/nitch, (JANOS,) a Hungarian general, born in 1804. In the insurrection of 1848 he obtained a command, and gained several victories. Having been raised to the rank of general, he distinguished himself at Nagy Sarlo and Comorn in April, 1849. He surrendered to the Russians at Arad, and was hung by the Austrians in August, 1849.
See Balleyder, "Histoire de la Guerre de Hongrie."

Da-mǐ-ā'nus, [Gr. Δαμιανός,] a celebrated rhetorician

of Ephesus, lived about 200 A.D., and was a pupil of Ælius Aristides.

See SUIDAS, "Damianus."

Damianus, a physician, said to have been born in Arabia. In company with his brother Cosmas, he suffered martyrdom about 310 A.D.

Damien, the French of DAMIANI, which see.

Damiens, då'me'ån', [Anglicized pron. da'me-enz,] (ROBERT FRANÇOIS,) a French fanatic, born in the diocese of Arras about 1714, became a domestic in Paris. He was repeatedly dismissed by his employers for vicious conduct. He became violently excited on the subject of a controversy between the pope and the Janscnists, which then distracted the Church. In January, 1757, as Louis XV. was entering a coach, Damiens darted through the guards and wounded him slightly with a knife. He was seized and put to the torture, but persisted in denying that he had any accomplice. On his trial he said he did not wish to kill the king, but to induce him to do right. He was condemned to be broken alive by horses, which doom was carried into effect.

See "Vie de R. F. Damiens," 1757; VOLTAIRE, "Siècle de Louis XV."

Damilaville,då'me'lå'vèl',(ÉTIENNE NOËL,) a French infidel writer, born about 1721, was a correspondent of Voltaire. He wrote "Christianity Unveiled," which provoked even the censure of Voltaire, who called it "Impiety Unveiled." Died in 1768.

See Voltaire, "Correspondance."

Damini. See Damino, (Pietro.) Damino, då-mee'no, or Damini, då-mee'nee, (Gior-GIO,) an Italian portrait-painter, was a brother of Pietro,

noticed below. Died about 1630.

Damino or Damini, (PIETRO,) a Venetian painter and self-taught artist, born at Castel-Franco in 1592. He worked in Padua and Venice, and acquired a wide reputation, but died prematurely in 1631. His "Crucifixion," in a church of Padua, is considered his master-piece. See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Damiron, då'me'ròn', (JEAN PHILIBERT,) a French philosopher, born at Belleville (Rhône) in 1794, studicd in Paris under Cousin. About 1830 he became professor of philosophy in the Faculty of Letters, Paris. He was chosen a member of the Institute in 1836. He published an "Essay on the History of Philosophy in France in the Nineteenth Century," (1828,) and an "Essay on the History of Philosophy in France in the Seventeenth Century," (2 vols., 1846.) Died in Paris in 1862.

See LOUANDRE et BOURQUELOT, "Littérature Française;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Damjanics. See Damianics.
Damm, dâm, (Christian Tobias,) a German scholar, born near Leipsic in 1699. He was rector of the gymnasium of Berlin for about twenty years, ending in 1764. He published a valuable Greek Lexicon, (1765,) and translated into German the poems of Homer, (1769-71,) and other classics. Died in 1778.
See MEUSEL, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Dammartin. See Chabannes, de, (Antoine.) Dā'mo, [Gr. Δαμὼ,] a daughter of Pythagoras, to whom he intrusted the writings containing the secrets of his philosophy. Though suffering from extreme poverty and tempted with liberal offers of money, she adhered to her father's injunctions, and handed down

the precious documents inviolate to her daughter Bistalia. Dam'o-clēs, [Gr. Δαμοκλῆς,] a Syracusan courtier, whose admiration of the luxury and pomp of royalty is said to have been cured by Dionysius, who invited him to a sumptuous repast, over which a sword was suspended

a sumptuous repast, over which a sword was suspended by a hair. This anecdote is related by Cicero.

Da-moc'ra-tēš or De-moc'ra-tēš, [Gr. Δαμοκράτης or Δημοκράτης,] a Greek physician, who lived at Rome about 50 A.D., was commended by Pliny.

Damoiseau, dä'mwà'zō', (MARIE CHARLES THÉO-DORE,) a French astronomer, born at Besançon in 1768, He was a member of the Academy of Sciences, and wrote on the Lunar theory. Died in 1846.

Dā'mon [Δάμων] of Athens, an eminent Greek musician was the teacher of Pericles and Socrates both of

cian, was the teacher of Pericles and Socrates, both of whom respected him highly. His penetration and finesse are praised by Plato in his "Republic." Plutarch intimates that he was a "politician who, under the pretence of teaching music, concealed his great abilities from the vulgar." He was ostracised in the latter part of his

or teaching intests, contested in the latter part of his career, from jealousy of his political influence.

See Plutarch, "Pericles;" Diogenes Laertius.

Damon and Pÿth/Las or Phin'tLas were two Syracusans, and disciples of Pythagoras, who exhibited a remarkable instance of faithful friendship. It is said that Pythias was condemned to death by Dionysius, and obtained leave to go and settle his affairs, while Damon remained as a hostage for his return. Pythias, having returned punctually, was pardoned by the astonished king, who desired to be admitted into their friendship.

See Diodorus Siculus; Jamblichus, "Vita Pythagoræ." Da-moph'i-lus [Gr. Δαμόφιλος; Fr. DAMOPHILE, damo'fèl'] or De-moph'i-lus, a Greek painter and sculptor of uncertain date, who adorned the temple of

Ceres, in Rome.

Dam'o-phon, [Δαμοφῶν,] a Greek sculptor, born in Messenia or Messene, flourished probably between 300 and 400 B.C. He was the only famous sculptor that Messenia produced. After he had gained a high reputition has recomb tation, he was chosen to restore or repair the ivory statue of Jupiter which was the master-piece of Phidias.

See PAUSANIAS, iv. and viii.

Damoreau, dã'mo'rō', (LAURE CINTHIE,) originally named Montalant, (mon'tā'lōn',) a French vocalist, called in Italian MADEMOISELLE CINTI, (chen'tee,) born in Paris in 1801, became a public favourite about 1822. See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Damours, då'moor,' (LOUIS,) a French jurist, born at Lude about 1720; died in 1788.

Dampe, dåm'peh, (JACOB JACOBSON,) a Danish philosopher, born at Copenhagen in 1790. He became principal of a school in his native city, and wrote, besides other works, one "On the Harmony of Liberty with the Spirit of Christianity," (1819.) He was imprisoned for his liberal doctrines from 1821 to 1841. Died in 1850.

See ERSLEW, "Forfatter-Lexicon."

Dăm'pier, (WILLIAM,) an enterprising English navigator, born in Somersetshire in 1652, served in the navy in the war with Holland about 1673. He afterwards sailed with an expedition to Campeachy to cut logwood, and in 1678 returned to London with a journal of his observations. In 1679 he joined a party of filibusters, who cruised about the Isthmus of Darien and infested the Spanish settlements for several years. About 1685 he made a voyage to the East Indies, in which he had ne made a voyage to the East Indies, in which he had some perilous adventures. Returning to England in 1691, he published an interesting narrative of his "Voyage round the World." In 1699 the admiralty gave him command of a vessel, and sent him to make discoveries in the South Sea. He explored the western coast of Australia, the coasts of New Guinea and other islands, and passed through the straits which hear his name. He and passed through the straits which bear his name. He returned home in 1701, and published the results of his voyage. He went to sea again, but not in the service of government. A remarkable faculty for observation and description renders his writings valuable and attractive.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Retrospective Review,"

vol. ix., 1824.

Dampierre, don'pe-air', (Jean,) a French poet, born

at Blois; died in 1550.

Dampierre, de, deh don'pe-air', (Auguste Henri Marie Picot,) a French general, born in Paris in 1756.
In 1791 he was aide-de-camp to Marshal Rochambeau. He commanded a division at Jemmapes, (1792,) the victory of which was attributed partly to his bravery and skill. He distinguished himself in several other actions under Dumouriez. When he learned the defection of that general, (April, 1793,) he decided in favour of the republic, and was made commander-in-chief in place of Dumouriez.

He was killed in battle near Vicogne in May, 1793.

See Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" De Courcelles, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français."

Dampierre, de, (GUI,) Count of Flanders, was born in 1225, and began to reign in 1280. He became involved in war with Philip V. of France, who conquered Flanders about 1300 and kept Gui in prison. The Flemings revolted, and gained a victory at Courtrai in 1302. Gui died in prison in 1305. See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Dampmartin, de, deh dôn'mar'tan', (Anne Henri,) a French littérateur, born at Uzès in 1755, served in the army as colonel before the Revolution. He returned from the emigration about 1800, and in 1810 was appointed imperial censor of books. In 1813 he was a deputy to the legislative body, and in 1814 was reinstated in the office of censor by Louis XVIII. He wrote a "History of the Rivalry between Carthage and Rome," (1789,) essays on education, and other works. Died in 1825.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Damrémont. See Danrémont.

Dan, [Heb. 77,] a son of the Hebrew patriarch Jacob, was born, it is supposed, about 1788 B.C.

See Genesis, chaps. xxx., xxxv., and xlix.

Dan, a prince who, according to Malte-Brun, founded the kingdom of Denmark about the end of the third century, and from whose name are derived the words "Dane" and "Danemark," (i.e. country of Dan.)

See Mallet, "Histoire de Danemarck."

Dā'na, (FRANCIS,) LL.D., an American statesman and jurist, son of Judge Richard Dana, was born at Cambridge, Massachusetts, in 1743. He graduated at Harvard in 1762, was admitted to the bar in 1767, and was engaged as counsel in many of the most important trials of that stirring period. As a member of the "Sons of Liberty," he took a prominent part in the discussions on the Stamp Act and other aggressive measures that produced the Revolution. He served in the first provincial Congress of Massachusetts in 1774. From 1776 to 1780 he was a member of the Massachusetts council, at that time the supreme authority in the State. He was a delegate in the Congress which formed the Confederation in 1777, and in the Congress of 1778 was chairman of the committee charged with the responsible duty of reorganizing the army. In November, 1779, he embarked for Europe as secretary to John Adams in his embassy to negotiate a treaty of peace and commerce with Great Britain. Having been appointed minister to Russia, Mr. Dana, level with them by this extraordinary story,—we mean

in July, 1781, proceeded to Saint Petersburg; but, failing to obtain a recognition of the claims of America, he returned to Boston in 1783. He was again a delegate to Congress in 1784. In January, 1785, he was appointed by Governor Hancock judge of the supreme court of Massachusetts, and from 1791 to 1806 was chief justice of the State. Mr. Dana was in the National Convention which met at Annapolis in 1786 and was chosen a delegate which met at Annapolis in 1786, and was chosen a delegate to the convention that framed the Federal Constitution in 1787; but ill health and judicial duties prevented his attendance. He served in the Massachusetts convention for ratifying the Federal Constitution in 1788, and was among its most prominent supporters. Died at Cambridge in 1811. Judge Dana combined eminent talents with though at the property of charge with thorough attainments and rare excellence of charac-He was throughout a zealous Federalist.

ter. He was throughout a zealous Federalist,

Dana, (JAMES DWIGHT,) a distinguished American
naturalist, born at Utica, New York, in February, 1813,
graduated at Yale College in 1833. He was appointed
the geologist and mineralogist of the exploring expedition
sent out by the United States government about 1838
under Captain Wilkes. In 1837 he published a "System
of Mineralogy," (5th edition, 1858. In 1868 appeared
the first volume of a new and greatly improved edition of
this work.) He married a daughter of Professor Benjamin
Silliman in 1844. Since 1846 he has been one of the
editors of the "American Journal of Science," and has resided at New Haven. In connection with the exploring sided at New Haven. In connection with the exploring expedition above mentioned, he wrote a "Report on Zoophytes," (1846,) a "Report on the Geology of the Pacific," (1849,) "Report on the Crustacea," (1852–54,) etc. He was elected to the chair of natural history and geology at Yale College about 1850, but did not enter immediately upon the duties of that position. One of his most important works, and that on which his reputa-tion chiefly rests, is his excellent "Manual of Geology," (1862.) Professor Dana combines with the faculty of close and accurate observation so necessary to every student of nature, intellectual powers which place him in the very highest rank of philosophic naturalists. is a member of the Academy of Sciences of Berlin, and of other learned societies.

See "North American Review" for October, 1863.

Dana, (JAMES FREEMAN,). born at Exeter, New Hampshire, in 1793, studied medicine, and was appointed professor of chemistry at Dartmouth College about 1819. He published an "Epitome of Chemical Philosophy," (1825.) Died at New York in 1827.

Dana, (NAFOLEON J. T.,) an American general, born in Maine in 1822, graduated at West Point in 1842. He

became a brigadier-general about February, 1862, and served in several battles near Richmond in June of that year. He was wounded at the battle of Antietam, September 17, 1862, and disabled. In July and August, 1863, he commanded the defences of Philadelphia. He resigned in May, 1865.

Dana, (RICHARD,) an able American lawyer, the father of Francis Dana, noticed above, was born at Cambridge, Massachusetts, in 1699. He practised law with great distinction at Boston, and, as a supporter of the cause of liberty, took a prominent part in the movements which

Dana, (RICHARD HENRY,) an American poet and essayist, born at Cambridge, Massachusetts, in November, 1787, was a son of Chief-Justice Francis Dana. He was educated at Harvard College, which he left without a degree in 1807, after which he studied law, and was admitted to the bar of Boston in 1811. In 1814 he began to contribute to the "North American Review, of which he became associate editor in 1818. He produced the "Dying Raven," a poem, (1821,) and "The Buccaneer," (1827,) which was highly commended by Professor Wilson in "Blackwood's Magazine" of 1835. "We pronounce it," says he, "by far the most powerful and original of American poetical compositions. The power is Mr. Dana's own; but the style—though he has made it his own too—is coloured by that of Crabbe, of Wordsworth, and of Coleridge. He is no servile folof Wordsworth, and of Coleridge. He is no servile follower of those great masters, but his genius has been inspired by theirs, and he almost places himself on a

on the level on which they stand in such poems as the 'Old Grimes' of Crabbe, the 'Peter Bell' of Wordsworth, and the 'Ancient Mariner' of Coleridge." In 1833 he published an edition of his poems and prose writings, including "The Buccaneer," with some new poems and essays, which originally appeared in "The Idle Man," a periodical issued in 1821–22. "The Idle Man," says W. C. Bryant, "notwithstanding the cold records." Bryant, "notwithstanding the cold reception it met with from the public, we look upon as holding a place among the first productions of American literature." ("North American Review" for January, 1828.) He de-livered a course of ten lectures on Shakspeare in Boston, New York, and Philadelphia in the winter of 1839-40. He died in February, 1879.

See Griswold, "Poets of America," and "Prose Writers of America;" Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Dana, (RICHARD HENRY,) JR., an American lawyer and author, a son of the preceding, was born at Cambridge, Massachusetts, in August, 1815. He was educated at Harvard, which he entered in 1832. Having been compelled to suspend his studies by an affection of the eyes in 1834, he performed as a common sailor a voyage to California, ot which he wrote an admirable narrative in his "Two Years before the Mast," (1840,) which obtained a wide celebrity. He studied law under Judge Story, and was admitted to the bar of Boston in 1840. He soon attained eminence as an advocate. In 1841 he published "The Seaman's Friend, containing a Treatise on Practical Seamanship, etc." Mr. Dana was one of the founders of the "Free-Soil party," and acted with the Republicans in the Presidential election of 1856. The best known of his legal works is his edition of Wheaton's "International Law," the notes in which are of great value. He died in 1882.

Dana, (SAMUEL LUTHER,) an American chemist and writer on agriculture, born at Amherst, New Hampshire, in 1795. He invented a mode of bleaching cotton goods, which was generally adopted. He acquired distinction as a writer on agriculture, and discovered that phosphate of soda has the property of fixing mordants. Died

in March, 1868.

Dan'a-e, [Gr. Δανάη,] a daughter of Acrisius, King of Argos, who confined her in a brazen tower or cell because an oracle had declared her son would kill her father. In spite of his precaution, she became the mother of Perseus by Jupiter, who is fabled to have obtained access to her apartment in the form of a golden shower.

Danæus. See DANEAU.

Da-nā'ī-dēš, [Gr. Δαναίδες,] the fifty daughters of Danaus, were married to their cousins, the sons of Ægyptus. By the order of their father, each of them killed, on the

wedding-night, her bridegroom, except Hypermnestra, who spared her husband, Lynceus. (See next article.)

Dan'a-us, a son of Belus, after his father's death reigned conjointly with his brother Ægyptus on the throne of Egypt. Jealous of the power of the fifty sons of Ægyptus, or, as some say, terrified by an oracle, he gave his fifty daughters in marriage to the sons of his prother with a secret command that they chould him. brother, with a secret command that they should kill their husbands on the wedding-night. (See DANAIDES.)
Danaus is said to have reigned fifty years.

See Keightley, "Mythology."

Dânăvă, dâ'na-va, (Hindoo Myth.,) a demon or evil spirit, one of the children of Danu.

Danby, EARL OF. See DANVERS.

Dan'by, (FRANCIS,) an eminent landscape-painter, born near Wexford, Ireland, in 1793. He became a resident of England in his youth, and about 1824 produced a "Sunset at Sea after a Storm," which was much admired. Between 1825 and 1829 he gained a high restation by historical landscapes among which was the admired. Between 1025 and 1029 he gained a high reputation by historical landscapes, among which was the "Embarkation of Cleopatra on the Cydnus," (1827.) Among his later works are "The Deluge," "Departure of Ulysses from Ithaca," and "Caius Marius amidst the Ruins of Carthage," (1848.) He is regarded by some as unrivalled in historical or poetic landscapes among the England artists. Died in 1861. His son Thomas, who died in 1886, was a successful landscape-painter, Dan'by, (THOMAS OSBORNE,) EARL OF, Marquis of

Caermarthen, Duke of Leeds, an English statesman, born in 1631. He entered Parliament about 1660, supported et Dancourt;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

the measures of the court, and acquired the favour of the In 1673 he obtained the chief direction of affairs, as lord treasurer, and in 1674 was created Earl of Danby. as lord treasurer, and in 1674 was created Earl of Danby. Having been accused of treason, he was committed to the Tower by the Commons in 1678, and was detained there five years. In 1689 he was appointed president of the council by William III. "In practical ability and official experience," says Macaulay, "he had no superior among his contemporaries. . . . Yet the Whigs regarded him with unconquerable distrust and aversion. Even in becoming a rebel he had not ceased to be a Tory." ("History of England," vol. iii. chaps. xi., xv., and xvi.) He was made Duke of Leeds in 1694. Died in 1712.

Dancarville. See HANCARVILLE.

Dance, (GEORGE,) an English architect, who held the office of city surveyor of London. He was the architect of the Mansion House, built about 1740, and of several churches in London. Died in 1768.

Dance, (George,) Jr., an English architect, son of the

preceding, born probably in London in 1740, succeeded his father as city surveyor. He was one of the first members of the Royal Academy, in which he was professor of architecture. His reputation is founded chiefly on the erection of Newgate prison, which was begun in He also designed the front of Guildhall, and other buildings in London. Died in 1825.

Dance, (Sir NATHANIEL,) an English painter, brother of the preceding, was born in 1729. After acquiring some reputation as a painter, he married a rich Mrs. Dummer, and assumed the name of Holland. He was made a

baronet in 1800. Died in 1811.

Dan'cer, (Daniel,) a notorious English miser, born about 1715, subjected himself to extreme privations while he had large sums of money hoarded. Died in 1774.

See "Memoirs of Celebrated Misers."

Danchet, dôn'sha', (Antoine,) a French dramatic poet, born at Riom in 1671, studied in Paris, where he resided after 1696. He wrote four tragedies, one of which is entitled "Cyrus," and numerous operas, which were more successful, especially "Hésione," which is ranked by La Harpe above those of Duché and Fontenelle. Danchet was a member of the French Academy and of the Academy of Inscriptions. Died in 1748.

See Sabatier, "Les trois Siècles de la Littérature."

Danckelmann. See Dankelmann

Danckert, dånk'kert, almost dånk'kert, or Danckerts, dånk'kerts, (Cornelis,) a Dutch engraver, born in Amsterdam in 1561, treated with success portraits, landscapes, and history. He settled in Antwerp as a dealer in engravings, and was the head of a family who

were long eminent in the same art.

Danckert, (Peter,) a son of the preceding, born in Antwerp in 1600, surpassed his father as an engraver, and used the burin and the etching-point together. engraved after Berghem and Wouwerman, and also his own designs. Died about 1660. Peter left two sons, Henry and John, who were skilful artists, and settled first in Amsterdam. John afterwards went to England, where he engraved in partnership with Hollar.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" Basan, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Danckerts. See Danckert.
Danckerts de Ry. See Dankers.
Dancks or Danks, dânks, almost dânks, (Francis,) a Dutch painter of history and portraits, born at Amster-

dam in 1650; died about 1700.

Dancourt, don'koor', (Florent Carton,) a popular French comic author, born at Fontainebleau in 1661. He chose the profession of law, in which he acquired some reputation, but, falling in love with an actress, La Thorillière, he exchanged the bar for the stage in 1685, as one of the king's comedians. He was successful both as an actor and an author. Having a mind fertile in invention, he produced "Le Chevalier à la Mode," and about sixty other plays,—chiefly farces, in which the dialogue is spirited, humorous, and piquant. Voltaire observed, "What Regnard was in respect to Molière in the high comedy, Dancourt was in the farce." Died in 1726.

Dandelin, dônd'lân', (GERMINAL PIERRE,) a French engineer and scientific writer, born near Paris in 1794, became a citizen of Belgium in 1816. Died in 1847.

Dandelot, dônd'lo', (FRANÇOIS de Coligny—ko'-lên'ye',) an able French general, born at Châtillon-sur-Loing in 1521, was a brother of the admiral Coligny. For his conduct at Cérisoles he was knighted on the For his conduct at Cérisoles he was knighted on the feld. As general of infantry he took a prominent part in the battle of Saint-Quentin in 1557. He was a warm adherent of the Reformed Church, and in the civil war between Protestants and Catholics which began about 1562, he fought at Dreux, at Chartres, and at Jarnac, (1569,) a few days after which battle he died of fever.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Dandini, dân-dee'nee, (CESARE,) a painter, born at Florence about 1595; died in 1658.

Dandini, (ERCOLE FRANCESCO,) an Italian jurist and legal writer, born at Ancona in 1695, became professor of law at Padua, where he died in 1747.
See Fabroni, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium."

Dandini, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian Jesuit, born at Cesena in 1554, professed philosophy in Paris, and theology at Padua. In 1596 he was sent by the pope on a mission to the Maronites of Mount Lebanon, of which he published an account. Died in 1634.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Dandini, (PIETRO,) a skilful Italian painter, born at Florence in 1647, was the son of Vincenzo. He painted with equal success in fresco and in oil, (at Florence,) and acquired distinction by the brilliancy of his colouring and the richness of his composition. Died in 1712.

Dandini, (VINCENZO,) a successful painter, born at Florence about 1607, was a pupil of Cortona, and a brother of Cesare, noticed above. He was patronized by the Grand Duke of Tuscany. Died in 1675.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italv."

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Dandolo, dân'do-lo, (ANDREA,) a Venetian historian and doge, born about 1306. Having acquired a high reputation for ability and virtue, he was elected doge in 1342. He was a friend of Petrarch, and was author of a valuable Latin Chronicle of Venice, terminating in the year 1339. He waged war against the Genoese for several years between 1348 and 1354. Died in 1354. See Marino Sanuto, "Vite de' Duchi."

Dandolo, (ENRICO,) a renowned Venetian statesman and general, who greatly increased the maritime power of Venice, was born about 1105. He was elected doge in 1192, before which he had become nearly blind. At this period the Venetian state was the greatest commercial and naval power in the world. In 1201 the leaders of the fourth crusade applied for means of transport to the Venetians, who, through the influence of the doge, furnished ships and made an alliance with the crusaders. Their combined forces, commanded by Dandolo, reduced Zara, which had revolted against Venice, and next at-tacked Constantinople, which was ruled by a usurper. That city was taken by storm in 1204, and the throne was offered to Dandolo, who declined it, but accepted the office of despot of Romania. He obtained the cession of several islands and ports of the Levant to the Venetian

of several islands and ports of the Levan.
state. He died in 1205. Byron calls him
"blind old Dandolo,
Th' octogenarian chief, Byzantium's conquering foe."
Childe Harold, canto iv.

See MICHAUD, "Histoire des Croisades;" DARU, "Histoire de Venise;" MARINO SANUTO, "Vite de' Duchi;" A. DANDOLO, "Chronicon," in the "Collection" of MURATORI.

Dandolo, (Francesco,) was Doge of Venice from 28 to 1339. During his administration the Venetians extended their dominion over the adjacent terra firma, by annexing Treviso, etc.

Dandolo, (GIOVANNI,) was Doge of Venice from 1280 to 1289, during which period the cities of Pirano and Isola were added to the republic, and Trieste shook off

its allegiance.

See DARU, "Histoire de Venise."

Dandolo, (VINCENZO,) COUNT, an Italian chemist and economist, born in Venice in 1758. He united and digested the recent discoveries of French chemists, in a work called "Fondamenti della Fisico chimica," etc., ("Princioles of Physical Chemistry," 1796.) When Venice an accomplished French courtier and officer, born in 1638.

was annexed to Austria (1797) he removed to Milan, and was there appointed a member of the grand council. From 1804 to 1809 he was governor or *proveditor* of Dalmatia under Napoleon. He wrote valuable treatises on the production of wine, wool, and silk, and on other subjects of rural economy. Died in Venice in 1819.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyclopaedie;" M. Bonarous, "Eloge historique de V. Dandolo," 1839; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

D'Andrada. See Andrada, d'.
Dandré, don'drà', (Antoine Balthasar Joseph.)
born at Aix in 1759, was appointed in 1814 by Louis
XVIII. director of the police and steward (intendant)
of his domains. Died in 1827.

See VAULABELLE, "Histoire des deux Restaurations."

Dandré-Bardon, dôn'drà' bắr'dôn', (MICHEL FRAN-ÇOIS,) a French painter and writer on art, born at Aix in 1700, founded an academy of painting at Marseilles, He published a "Treatise on Painting and Sculpture, with a Catalogue Raisonné of the Most Famous Artists

of the French School," also an illustrated work on the costumes of ancient nations. Died in 1783,

Dāne, (NATHAN,) an American jurist, born in Ipswich, Massachusetts, in 1752, graduated at Harvard in 1778. He was one of the most eminent lawyers in New England. He was a member of the Continental Congress in 1785-87. In the last-named year he framed the important ordinance for the government and organiza-tion of the Northwest Territory, and inserted a clause prohibiting slavery. He published "An Abridgment and Digest of American Law," (9 vols., 1823–29.) Died in 1835.

Daneau, då'nō', [Lat. DANÆ'US,] (LAMBERT,) a French Calvinistic divine, born at Beaugency in 1530, preached at Geneva, Castres, and other places. He published many treatises on theology, which were once

esteemed. Died at Castres in 1596.

See Melchior Adam, "Vitæ Theologorum Exterorum;" Niceron, "Mémoires;" Haag, "La France protestante."

Danedi, då-na'dee, (GIOVANNI STEFANO,) an Italian historical painter, called MONTALTO, born at Treviglio in 1608. He adorned many edifices of Milan with his works, which display a rich imagination. Died in 1689.

Danedi, (GIUSEPPE,) brother of the preceding, born in 1618, was also a skilful painter, and a pupil of Guido. He worked in Milan and Turin, sometimes in company with Giovanni Stefano, his brother. Died in 1689.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Danès, da'nés', (PIERRE,) a French scholar, born in Paris in 1497. In 1530 Francis I. appointed him first professor of Greek in the Royal College, and in 1545 ambassador to the Council of Trent. In the reign of Henry II. he was preceptor to the dauphin, afterwards Francis II., and in 1557 he was made Bishop of Lavaur. He published an edition of Pliny, a few letters, etc. Died in 1577.

See DE Thou, "Eloges, avec les Additions de Teissier;" P. H. Danès, "Vie de P. Danès," 1731.

Danet, dã'nà', (PIERRE,) a learned French priest, born in Paris about 1650. The Duke of Montausier selected him, with others, to edit classic authors for the use of the dauphin, and assigned Phædrus to him. He gained more reputation by his "Latin and French Dictionary, for the Use of the Dauphin," (1685.) Died in 1709.

See Feller, "Biographie Universelle."

Dangeau, de, deh dôn'zhō', (Louis de Courcillon—deh koor'se'yôn',) Abbé, a brother of the Marquis of Dangeau, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1643. Descended from Du Plessis-Mornay, he was educated a Protestant, but was converted by Bossuet. He was employed as reader to Louis XIV. from 1671 to 1687, and was admitted into the French Academy in 1682. "He was," says Voltaire, "an excellent academician."
He was a candidate for the office of preceptor to the Duke of Burgundy; but Fénelon was preferred. He wrote several treatises on grammar, and some other works. Died in 1723.

See D'Alembert, "Eloges;" SAINT-SIMON, "Mémoires."

He became a favourite of Louis XIV., and colonel of the king's regiment in 1655. In 1667 he was governor of Touraine. He afterwards attended the king as aidede-camp in several campaigns. He was elected to the French Academy in 1668, partly in consideration of his facility in composing verses, (vers de société.) He died in 1720, leaving in manuscript a voluminous "Journal of the Court of Louis XIV.," (comprising the period from 1684 to 1720,) said to contain much important and curious matter. It has since been published, (1854.)

See Saint-Simon, "Mémoires;" Madame de Genlis, "Abrégé du Journal de M. de Dangeau," 4 vols., 1817; Voltaire, "Journal de la Cour;" Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi;" "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1864.

Danger, dôn'zhà', (E. P.,) a French chemist, born about 1800, has gained distinction by experiments on arsenic and mercury.

Dangeville, dônzh'vel', (Marie Anne Botot,) a French actress, born in Paris in 1714; died in 1796.

Danhaver, dan ha'ver, a German portrait-painter of great merit, born in Suabia, settled in Saint Petersburg, where he was patronized by Peter the Great. He died in Saint Petersburg about 1735.
See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Danhawer or Danhower. See Dannhauer.

Danican, da'ne'kôn', (François André,) surnamed PHIL'IDOR, a French composer and famous chess-player, born at Dreux in 1727. In early youth he was a chorister in the chapel of Louis XV. He wrote for the Comic Opera of Paris with success. About 1777 he visited London, where he published a "Treatise on the Game of Chess," to which in his later years he was almost exclusively addicted. He found no equal in the chesseluls of Paris and London, and was the victor in these clubs of Paris and London, and was the victor in three simultaneous games which he played blindfolded against skilful opponents. Died in 1795.

See Frits, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" George Allen, "Life of Philidor," 1866.

Daniel, dan'yel, [Heb. רניאל,] one of the four greater Hebrew prophets, was a member of the tribe of Judah. In his childhood, about 605 B.C., he was carried captive to Babylon, where he was educated at the court of Nebuchadnezzar and became proficient in learning and wisdom. (See Daniel i. 17.) Having by divine inspiration interpreted an important dream of the king, he was promoted to be ruler of the province of Babylon and chief of the Magi. About 580 he interpreted another dream of Nebuchadnezzar. The next event recorded of Daniel is that he read and explained the handwriting on the wall at Belshazzar's feast, (chap. v.,) about 538 B.C. Shortly after that date he obtained the favour of Darius the Mede, (Cyaxares,) and became the first of three presidents who had authority over the one hundred and twenty princes or satraps of the empire. For an account of his miraculous preservation in the lions' den, see Daniel, chap. vi. After the death of Darius, Daniel "prospered in the reign of Cyrus the Persian," (chap. vi. 28,) and saw his last recorded vision in 534 B.C. He is generally believed to have been the author of the book which hear his name and which he hear decigned. which bears his name, and which has been designated "the last form of prophecy and the first philosophy of history." His high character as a prophet appears to be attested by the Saviour, in Matthew xxiv. 15.

See, also, Ezekiel xiv. 14, and xxviii. 3; BITTELMAIER, "Disputatio de Vita Danielis," 1676.

Daniel, dá'ne-êl, (Christian Friedrich,) a German physician, born at Halle in 1753, published several

medical works. Died in 1798.

Daniel, då'ne'êl', (GABRIEL,) a French author and Jesuit, born at Rouen in 1649, lived in Paris, and obtained from Louis XIV. a pension of 2000 francs, with the title of historiographer of France. He wrote a "Reply to Pascal's Provincial Letters," which was addited to the state of the state mired by the Jesuits, and many other works, of which the most important is his "History of France," (1713.) Walckenaer thinks this is justly celebrated; but he admits that there is some foundation for the severe criticisms of Voltaire and others, who charge him with being partial and inaccurate. Died in 1728.

See LAMBERT, "Histoire littéraire du Règne de Louis XIV;" JoLv, "Éloges de quelques Auteurs Français,"

Daniel, dan'yel, (GEORGE,) an English poet and anti-quary, born about 1790. He published "The Modern Dunciad, and other Poems," (1835,) and "Merry England in the Olden Time," (2 vols., 1842.) Died in 1864. Daniel, (JOSEPH HENRI,) a French sculptor, born at

Nantes in 1804. He obtained several gold medals for his works, among which are a marble statue of Cleopatra, (1847,) and a group representing Music, ordered for the

Louvre.

Daniel, dan'yel, (Peter V.,) a lawyer, born in Stafford county, Virginia, about 1785. He was a member of the privy council from 1812 to 1830, and became an associate justice of the supreme court of the United States in 1840. Died in 1860.

Daniel, (PIERRE,) a French antiquary and scholar, born at Orléans in 1530; died in 1603.

Daniel, (SAMUEL,) a meritorious but neglected English poet, born at Taunton in 1562, was educated at Oxford. He became tutor to Anne Clifford, who was afterwards the Countess of Pembroke, and he lived some atterwards the Countess of Pembroke, and he lived some years in London, where he associated with Shakspeare, Marlowe, and other poets. The report that he succeeded Spenser as poet-laureate is doubted by some; but it is evident that he was highly appreciated by his contemporaries. He wrote "The Tragedy of Cleopatra," (1594,) a "History of England," (1613–18,) a historical poem on "The Civil Wars of York and Lancaster," (1595,) "Musophilus," (1599,) and other poems. "Though very rarely sublime," says Headley, "he has skill in the parter thetic; and his pares are dispraced by neither nedarty. rarely sublime," says Headley, "he has skill in the pathetic; and his pages are disgraced by neither pedantry nor conceit." Hallam thinks "his English is eminently pure, free from affectation and pedantic innovation, with very little that is now obsolete." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in 1619.

See Baker, "Biographia Dramatica;" Fuller, "Worthies of England;" "Life of S. Daniel," prefixed to his "Poetical Works," 2 vols., 1718; Headley, "Beauties of Ancient English Poetry;" "Retrospective Review," vol. viii., 1823.

Daniel (WILLIAM RAPKER) an English clergyman

Daniel, (WILLIAM BARKER,) an English clergyman and writer, produced a work on "Rural Sports, or Treatises on Hunting," etc., (2 vols., 1801.) Died in 1833.

Daniel de Volterra. See Volterra.

Daniele, då-ne-ā'là, or Danieli, då-ne-ā'lee, (Francesco.) a Neapolitan antiquary, born near Caserta in 1740. Having written a work called "Codice Fredericiano," he was appointed historiographer royal in 1778. In 1787 he became perpetual secretary of the Herculanean (or Ercolanese) Academy, founded for the publication of discoveries made at Herculaneum and Pompeii. He of discoveries made at Herculaneum and Pompen. He was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society of London. Among his works are a "Dissertation on the Caudine Forks," (1778,) and one on the "Ancient Coins of Capua," (1802.) Died in 1812.

See CASTALDI, "Vita di Francesco Danielé," 1812; CIAMPITTI, "De Vita F. Danielis Commentarius," 1818.

Danieli. See Daniele.

Dan'iell, (John Frederick,) an eminent English natural philosopher, born in London in 1790. He was elected Fellow of the Royal Society in 1814. In 1816 he was associated with Professor Brande as joint editor. he was associated with Professor Brande as joint editor of the "Quarterly Journal of Science," twenty volumes of which were edited by them. He produced an important work entitled "Meteorological Essays," (1823,) and an "Essay on Artificial Climate," (1824.) He was professor of chemistry in King's College from 1831 until his death. For his invention of the pyrometer, the Royal Society in 1832 awarded him the Rumford medal, and in 1837 he received the Copley medal for an improvement in the Voltaic battery. In 1839 he published his admirable "Introduction to Chemical Philosophy." He wrote several smaller treatises on chemistry and He wrote several smaller treatises on chemistry and other sciences, and obtained in 1842 another royal medal. He is said to be the only person who has ever received all the three medals in the gift of the Royal Society.

Died in 1845.

Daniell, (SAMUEL,) an English artist, born in 1777.

Hc spent a few years at the Cape of Good Hope, and after his return home published "African Scenery and Animals," (1808.) He also visited Ceylon, and illustration of the content of the content

Trated its scenery and animals. Died in Ceylon in 1811.

Daniell, (Thomas,) R.A., an eminent landscape-painter and engraver, born about 1750, was an uncle of

William Daniell, noticed below. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society and of the Antiquarian Society. Died

Daniell, (WILLIAM,) R.A., an English landscape-painter and engraver, born in 1769, went to India with his uncle Thomas in 1784, and spent ten years in sketch-ing the magnificent scenery of that region. They en-graved a great number of views, which were published in several volumes, entitled "Oriental Scenery," (1808.) He also painted in oil several Indian landscapes. From

He also painted in oil several Indian landscapes. From 1814 to 1825 he was employed in drawing and engraving views for a great work entitled "Voyage round Great Britain." Died in 1837.

Daniello, då-ne-el'lo, (BERNARDINO,) an Italian critic, who wrote "La Poetica," (1536,) translated Virgil's "Georgics" into verse, (1556,) and wrote a "Commentary on Dante," (1568.) Died in 1565.

Danilevski, då-ne-lèv'skee, (MIKHAELOVSKI,) a Russian general, served in several campaigns against the French, and against the Poles in 1831. He wrote "An Account of the Campaigns of 1812," (1834,) and other similar works. Died in 1848.

See "Foreign Quarterly Review" for July, 1839.

See "Foreign Quarterly Review" for July, 1839.

Dânishwâr or Dânischvâr, da'nish-vẫr', a Persian poet and historian, born about 600 A.D., was celebrated as the compiler or author of poetical traditions connected

with Persian history.

Dankelmann, dank'el-man, or Danckelmann, dank'kel-man, (Erhard Christoph Balthasar,) Prussian minister of state, born in Lingen in 1643. became in 1663 preceptor to Prince Frederick, son of the Elector. His pupil, having ascended the throne in 1688, appointed Dankelmann prime minister. He founded the Academy of Sciences at Berlin, and the University of By the intrigues of the courtiers, he was dismissed in 1697, and unjustly imprisoned until 1713. Died in 1722.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dankers (dånk'ers) or Danckerts (or Danckaerts) de Ry, dânk'kerts den rī, (Cornelis,) a Dutch architect, born at Amsterdam in 1561. He held for forty years the office of architect of his native city, where he erected many public buildings. The most remarkable of these is the Exchange, finished in 1613. Died in 1634. See Pingeron, "Vies des Architectes."

Danks. See DANCKS.

Danloux, dôn'loo', (Pierre,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1745. During the Revolution he retired to England, where he painted history and portraits, among which is a portrait of the poet Delille, who complimented him in his poem on "Pity." Died in Paris

in 1809.

Dannecker, von, fon dån'nêk-ker, (Johann Hein-Rich,) a celebrated German sculptor, born at or near Stuttgart in 1758. He was educated in the school of Stuttgart in 1758. He was educated in the school of design at Ludwigsburg with Schiller, who became his friend. About 1780 he was appointed sculptor to the Duke of Würtemberg. He studied in Paris under Pajou in 1783 and 1784. In 1785 he visited Rome, where he remained about five years and associated with Goethe, Herder, and Canova. On his return to Stuttgart in 1790 he was chosen professor of plastic arts in the Academy of that place. He made admirable busts of Schiller, Lavater, Gluck, and others. In 1809 he commenced a statue of Ariadne, which is highly commended. Among his greatest works are a colossal statue of Christ, finished

in 1824, and a statue of John the Baptist. Died in 1841. See "Life of Dannecker," published at Hamburg in 1841; NAG-LER, "Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Géné-rale;" Mrs. L. M. CHILD'S "Looking towards Sunset," p. 279.

Dannemayer, dan'neh-mī'er, (MATTHÄUS,) a German

theologian, born in Suabia in 1741; died in 1805.

Dannhauer, dån'höw'er, written also Danhawer or Dannawer, dan' now er, written also Dannawer or Dannower, (Johann Conrad), a German Lutheran divine, born at Kendring in 1603. He was professor of eloquence and theology at Strasburg. Died in 1666.

Danrémont, de, deh don'rà'mon', (Charles Marie Denis,) Count, a French general, born at Chaumont (Haute-Marne) in 1783. He entered the army in 1804, became a lieuteant general in 1802 and was made a peer

became a lieutenant-general in 1830, and was made a peer of France in 1835. In February, 1837, he was appointed

Governor-General of Algeria. He was killed in October of that year, at the siege of Constantine, where he was commander-in-chief.

See "Revue des Deux Mondes" for August 15, 1845.

Dansse. See VILLOISON.

Dantal, dôn'tāl', (Pierre,) a French grammarian, born at La Souchère in 1781; died in 1820.

Dantan, dôn'tôn', (Antoine Laurent,) a French statuary, born at Saint-Cloud in 1798. Having gained the first prize in 1828, he went to Rome as a pensioner. He returned in 1833, and worked in Paris with success. Among his works are a bas-relief of Silene, and a bust

of Josephine of France.

Dantan, (JEAN PIERRE,) a distinguished sculptor, brother of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1800. He displayed a remarkable talent for caricature in grotesque figures of celebrated contemporaries, and attained pre-eminence in this novel branch of art. He has produced busts of Cherubini, (1847,) Maine de Biran, (1850,) Rosa Bonheur, and other persons, which are good likenesses

without caricature.

Dăn'te, [Ît. pron. dân'tà; Fr. Dante, dônt or dânt,*] or, more fully, Durante† Allighieri, (or Alighieri,) doo-rân'tà â-le-ge-ā'ree, [Lat. Dan'tes Alige'Rius,] an illustrious Italian poet, regarded as the greatest poetical genius that flourished between the Augustan and the Elizabethan age, was born in Florence in May, 1265. He was instructed in liberal studies and arts by Brunetto Latini and other eminent scholars, and became well versed in Latin, philosophy, and theology. He also acquired skill in music, painting, and other accomplish-He is said to have studied at Padua, Bologna, and Paris. In early youth (1274) his spiritual life and imaginative faculty were awakened by his love for Beatrice Portinari. This passion inspired his first poetic efforts, and exerted on his mind a profound and lasting influence. In his "Vita Nuova," a beautiful reverie, written about 1290 in alternate prose and verse, he has commemorated this tender passion, which, it appears, was not unrequited, though, for some unknown reason, they were not united. The tradition that she married another is not confirmed by any passage in his writings. After her death (in 1290) his friends persuaded him to marry Gemma Donati, a lady of a noble family; but the parties were so uncongenial that they finally separated. She complained of his unsocial habits. She complained of his unsocial habits.

Florence and Italy were then distracted by the implacable feuds of the Guelphs and Ghibelines. Dante's family being Guelphs, he espoused their cause with character istic ardour, and fought for it at Campaldino, in 1289, with signal bravery. His eloquence and address were displayed in several political missions to foreign courts. In 1300 he was elected to the high office of Prior of Florence, where the Guelph party was divided between two factions, called Bianchi and Neri, (Whites and Blacks.) The Donati were the leaders of the Neri, and Dante favoured the Bianchi. The Neri prevailed, and in 1302 condemned Dante, with many others, to perpetual banishment, and the confiscation of his estate, on a charge of peculation. From this time he wandered without a home, and suffered much from poverty in addition to his other afflictions. It appears that his wife and children did not follow him in exile.

The events of his life subsequent to his banishment are mostly involved in uncertainty. Like his fellow-exiles, he joined the Ghibeline party, and made unsuccessful attempts to recover his rights. Among the princes whose hospitality he enjoyed in his exile were Cane Grande de la Scala, of Verona, and Guido Novello, of Ravenna, to the former of whom he dedicated his "Paradiso." About 1216 the privilege of returning to Electronic to the control of th radiso." About 1316 the privilege of returning to Florence was offered to him, on condition that he would pay a fine and confess his guilt. This offer he rejected with indignation; though he expressed a desire to be restored on any terms "consistent with the fame and honour of Dante." He died at Ravenna, September 14, 1321. The

^{*} Chaucer has DAUNT or DAUNTE, (Wyf of Bathes Tale,) which seems to be merely an English representation of the French pronunciation.

[†] Durante, his original name, was contracted in popular parlance

following lines inscribed on his tomb are supposed to be his own composition:

"Hic claudor Dantes patriis extorris ab oris, Quem genuit parvi Florentia mater amoris."*

Soon after his death appeared his sublime and unique poem, the "Divina Commedia," which is supposed to have been written during his exile; but the time and place of its origin are not ascertained. It was first printed in 1472. The subject of this poem is the author's own experience, real or imaginary, and the scene is laid in the infernal regions, purgatory, and paradise. It is certainly a surprising phenomenon to appear in that dark period of transition between ancient and modern literature.

"Dante," says Hallam, "is among the very few who have created the national poetry of their country. Of all writers he is the most unquestionably original. . . . No poet ever excelled him in conciseness and in the rare talent of finishing his pictures by a few bold touches,—
the merit of Pindar in his better hours. . . . The great characteristic excellence of Dante is elevation of sentiment, to which his compressed diction and the emphatic cadences of his measure admirably correspond." troduction to the Literature of Europe.")

"I suppose," says Ruskin, "that the powers of the imagination may always be tested by accompanying tenderness of emotion; and thus (as Byron said) there is no tenderness like Dante's, neither any intensity nor seriousness like his,-such seriousness that it is incapable of perceiving that which is commonplace or ridiculous, but fuses all down into its white-hot fire."

"Ah, from what agonies of heart and brain,
What exultations trampling on despair,
What tenderness, what tears, what hate of wrong,
What passionate outcry of a soul in pain,
Uprose this poem of the earth and air,
This medieval miracle of song!"
Longfellow's "Divina Commedia."

Dante was taciturn, inclined to solitude, and familiar with but few. Voltaire, who did not appreciate his genius, wittily says, "His reputation will go on increasing, because scarcely anybody reads him." To this it may be replied that he is read, if not by ordinary readers, at least by all those who can appreciate originality and least by all those who can appreciate originary and power in the expression of human passion. Dante wrote, in Latin prose, a political work "On Monarchy," ("De Monarchia,") and "De Vulgari Eloquio," a treatise on the structure of the Italian language; also, in Italian prose, "Il Convito," a mystical commentary on three of his odes. The style of his prose is pure, elegant, and nervous; that of his verse is still more admirable. Two of his sons, Pietro and Jacopo, had literary tastes, and wrote valuable commentaries on their father's poem. Cary's translation of the "Commedia" into English blank verse is highly commended. We have also an excellent English version of the "Divina Commedia" by Longfellow, remarkable for its literalness.

fellow, remarkable for its literalness.

See Boccaccio, "Vita di Dante," 1544; Chabanon, "Vie de Dante," 1773; Fabroni, "Elogi di Dante, di Poliziano," etc., 1800; Artaud de Montor, "Histoire de Dante," 1841; R. de Verricour, "Life and Times of Dante," 1858; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Fauriel, "Dante et les Origines de la Langue et la Litterature Italiennes," 2 vols., 1854; Amfère, "Voyage Dantesque" in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," 1839; Macaulay, "Essay on Milton;" F. X. Wegele, "Dante's Leben und Werke," 1852; Cesake Balbe, "Vita nuova di Dante," 1839; English version of the same, by Bunnan, 1852; Missirin, "Vita di Dante Alighieri," 1830; EMIL Ruth, "Studien über Dante Alighieri," 1853; Ugo Foscolo, "Discorso sul Testo di Dante," 1825; Rev. Henry Stebbing, "Lives of the Italian Poets," London, 1831.

Dante dan'th. (Giovanni Battista) an Italian

Dante, dần'tà, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian mathematician, born at Perugia, lived about 1500. He attempted to fly with artificial wings, but fell, and broke

Dante or Danti, dan'tee, (GIROLAMO,) a Venetian

painter of the sixteenth century, was a pupil of Titian.

Dante or Danti, (IGNAZIO,) an Italian geometer, born at Perugia in 1537, entered the Dominican order.
Cosimo I. invited him to Florence to teach mathematics.
In 1583 he was made Bishop of Alatri. He wrote several treations or activations and mathematics and was the treatises on astronomy and mathematics, and was the first modern who made a gnomon by which the equinoxes and solstices could be determined. His "Mathematical

Science reduced to Tables" is a work of great erudition. Died in 1586.

Dante or Danti, (PIETRO VINCENZO,) an Italian poet and mathematician, born at Perugia, wrote a commen-

tary on the Sphere of Sacrabosco, (1544,) and verses in imitation of the great poet Dante. Died in 1512.

Dante or Danti, (VINCENZO,) an eminent Italian architect and sculptor, born at Perugia in 1530, was employed by the grand duke Cosimo de' Medici. His statue of Julius III. at Perugia is esteemed a masterpiece. He was a near relative of Ignazio, noticed above. He made for the Escurial designs which Cosimo I. sent to Philip II. of Spain. Died in 1576.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Dantes Aligerius. See DANTE.

719

Danti. See DANTE.
Dantine, dôn'tèn', or D'Antine, (FRANÇOIS,) a
French Benedictine monk, born in the diocese of Liege in 1688, lived some years in Paris. He was one of the editors of Du Cange's "Glossary," (1733,) and the first principal editor of the "Art of Verifying Dates," a valuable work on chronology. Died in 1746.

Danton, dan'ton or dôn'tôn', (GEORGES JACQUES,) and arth down corns of the Feorgh Parish the parish days of the Feorgh Paris

arch-demagogue of the French Revolution, born at Arcissur-Aube in 1759, was a lawyer by profession. With a large, muscular frame, a passionate temperament, an audacious spirit, and the voice of a Stentor, he was well constituted for a political agitator. "Nature has given me," said he, "the athletic form and the harsh expression of liberty." He instituted the club of Cordeliers, perhaps even more intemperately radical than that of the Jacobins, and became the chief orator of the Parisian populace. He instigated and directed the sanguinary insurrection of the 10th of August, 1792, which subverted the French monarchy. The supreme power then fell into the hands of Danton, Marat, and Robespierre, the first of whom, obtaining the office of minister of justice, had the chief control of the capital.

In the alarm caused by the invasion of France by the In the alarm caused by the invasion of France by the Prussians, he spoke with confidence, and urged the adoption of a bold and resolute policy. He appears to have been responsible for the massacre of the imprisoned royalists in September, 1792, as he made little or no effort to protect them. On his election to the Convention he resigned the office of minister of justice, became the leader of the Mountain, and voted for the leader of the king. His power soon declined as his death of the king. His power soon declined, as his crimes disgusted the honest republicans and his success excited the jealousy of Robespierre. He used to say, "All will go well as long as men say, 'Robespierre and Danton;' but woe to me if ever they should say, 'Danton and Robespierre.'" In 1793 he was chosen a member of the same and the same ber of the committee of public safety. At the crisis of his struggle with Robespierre, Danton's decision failed. Though he knew his death was resolved on, he declined to fly or to strike the first blow. In March, 1794, he was arrested with Lacroix and others, and taken before the fatal tribunal which he had himself instituted. Little formality was observed at his trial,—or rather his con-demnation; for the judges refused to hear his defence. demnation; for the judges refused to near his defence. When the judge asked him his name, residence, etc., he answered, "My name is Danton; my dwelling will soon be in annihilation; but my name will live in the Pantheon of history." He maintained his usual assurance and lofty bearing at the scaffold, where he perished April 5, 1794. According to Lamartine, "Nothing was was wanting to make Danton a great man except virtue." to make Danton a great man, except virtue.'

"Barush Danton a great man, except virtue."

See Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" Lamartine,
"History of the Girondists;" Michelet, "Historie de la Révolution Française;" VILLAUME, "Histoire de la Révolution Française;" VILLAUME, "Histoire de la Révolution;" Lord
BROUGHAM, "Statesmen of the Time of George 111.;" BARANTE,
"Histoire de la Convention;" Des Jardins, "Vie de Danton," 1851;
"Encyclopædia Britannica;" "Blackwood's Magazine" for February, 1823; "Foreign Quarterly" for April, 1844; "British Quarterly"
for April, 1866.

Danton, (Joseph Arsène,) a French editor, nephew of the preceding, was born at Plancy (Aube) in 1814. In 1840 he was employed by M. Villemain, minister of public instruction, as chef de cabinet. He edited in 1839 Cousin's Lectures on Philosophy delivered in 1819-20.

Dantz or Danz, dânts, (JOHANN ANDREAS,) a German Orientalist, born near Gotha in 1654, was professor of

^{*} Literally, "Here [I] Dante, whom Florence, a mother of little love, bore, am enclosed, an exile from my native country."

Oriental languages, and afterwards of theology, at Jena. He published grammars of the Hebrew and Syriac languages, and many works on the history and antiquities Of the Jews. Died in 1727.

Dantzic, Duke of. See Lefebvre, (François

Joseph.)

Dănu, [Hindoo pron. dŭn'oo,] in Hindoo mythology, a daughter of Daksha, and the mother of the Dânavas.

(See Danava.)

Dan'vers, (HENRY,) Earl of Danby, an English officer and courtier, born in Wiltshire in 1573, served as captain in the army which Elizabeth sent to aid Henry IV. of France, and was knighted for his conduct in that war. He was afterwards major-general under the Earl of Essex in Ireland. Charles I. created him Earl of Danby and a member of the privy council. He founded a botanic garden for the University of Oxford. Died in 1644.

Danville. See ANVILLE, D'.

Danz. See DANTZ.

Danz, dânts, (FERDINAND GEORG,) a German physician, born in the duchy of Darmstadt in 1761, published several useful medical works. He was professor at Giessen, where he died in 1793

Danzer, dånt'ser, (JAKOB,) a German Catholic theo-

logian, born at Langenfeld in 1743; died in 1796. Danzi, dant'see, (FRANZ,) a German composer of operas and church-music, was born at Manheim in 1763; died in 18**26.**

Daph'ne, [Gr. Δάφνη,] a nymph of classic mythology, beloved by Apollo. According to the poetical legend, she fled from Apollo, who pursued her, and was transformed into a laurel-tree, which was afterwards sacred to Apollo.

Daph'nis, [Gr. Δαφνίς,] a shepherd and hero of Sicily, the reputed inventor of pastoral poetry, was called a son of Mercury. The poets relate that he was the favoured lover of a Naiad, who punished him with blindness for

his infidelity to her.

See the First Idyl of Theocritus and the Fifth Eclogue of Virgil.

Da Ponte, då pon'tà, (LORENZO,) an Italian poet, born at Ceneda in 1749. Having been banished from Venice for some satirical verses, he went to Vienna, where he became Latin secretary to Joseph II. Here he wrote several operas for the Italian theatre. After the death of Joseph II. he passed some years in London, whence, in 1805, he emigrated to New York. About 1829 he was appointed professor of Italian in Columbia College. He wrote "Don Giovanni" (or "Don Juan") and other dramas, and sonnets.

Da Ponte, (LORENZO,) a son of the preceding, born in London in 1805, became professor of belles-lettres in the University of New York. He wrote a "History of the Florentine Republic," (1833.) Died in 1841.

Dapper, dâp/per, (OLIVER OF OLIFERT,) a Dutch physician and geographer, published several extensive and interesting works, among which are a "Description."

and interesting works, among which are a "Description of Africa," (1668,) a "Description of the Chinese Empire," and a "Description of Asia." His works contain

many maps and excellent plates. Died in 1690.

Daquin or D'Aquin. See Aquin, r.'

Daquin, då'kån', (Joseph.) a noted physician, born at Chambéry in 1757, wrote, besides other works, "La Philosophie de la Folie," ("The Philosophy of Insanity," 2d ed., 180-1) Died in 1815.

Dârâ or Dârâb, the Persian of DARIUS, which see. Dârâ-Shikôh, dâ'ra shī-kōh', written also Dara-Chékouh, a Hindoo prince, born in 1616, was the favourite son of Shâh Jehân. He was deseated in battle by his brother Aurung-Zeb, and put to death by his order

in 1643.

Daran, da'rôn', (JACQUES,) a skilful French surgeon, born at Saint-Frajon in 1701, practised with success in Milan, Turin, and Messina. At the last place he gained credit by his professional services and humanity during the plague. He was settled at Marseilles, when the fame of his skill in disorders of the urethra induced the king to invite him to Paris, where he resided until his death. The king granted him letters of noblesse in 1755. Daran invented the bougies which bear his name, and wrote a few professional works. Died in 1784.

See "Biographie Médicale."

D'Arblay, dar'blā or dắn'bla', Madame, (originally Frances Bur'ney,) a celebrated English novelist, born at Lynn-Regis in 1752, was the daughter of Dr. Charles Burney, an eminent musician and author of the "History of Music." She was a shy and silent child, and at the age of eight did not know her letters. Her mither having age of eight did not know her letters. Her mother having died when Frances was about ten, no teacher or governess was provided for her; but her fond father's negligence was compensated by her own efforts in self-education. In 1760 Mr. Burney removed to London, where he gained admission into the highest literary society, and his house was frequented by Johnson, Burke, Garrick, and many others. His concerts, at which the greatest Italian vocalists performed gratis, attracted a throng of the most noble as well as the most fashionable of the metropolis. By such social influences, rather than by books and schools, was her mind trained and matured; though she seldom performed any part on this scene but that of a silent and diffident observer. About 1776 her novel "Evelina"—commenced some years before—was ready for the press. Observing a strict secrecy respecting the authorship of the book, she sent the manuscript to Dodsley without her name; but he refused to publish it on such conditions. After much delay, it was sold for twenty pounds, and appeared anonymously in 1778. The admiration and applause with which it was received were much increased when the secret transpired that the author was a reserved, obscure young woman. Her book was warmly eulogized by Burke, Johnson, Gibbon, and Sheridan, the first of whom sat up all night to read it, and the second pronounced her superior to Fielding. "She found herself," says Macaulay, "on the highest pinnacle of fame." Her second book, "Cecilia," (1782,) did not disappoint the high expectations of the public. "It was placed," says Macaulay, "by general acclamation, among the classical novels of England." In 1786 she had the misfortune to be appointed second keeper of the robes to Queen Charlotte, with a salary of two hundred pounds. This situation was peculiarly and extremely irksome to a person of her fine sensibility, as she was debarred from all congenial society and subject to the constant restraints of despotic etiquette. For five years, in deference to her father's wishes, she sacrificed her health and domestic happiness for the privilege of standing in the presence of royalty. In 1793 she married Count D'Arblay, an amiable and estimable French officer, then an exile. From 1802 to 1816 she resided with her husband in France. She died at Bath in 1840. Besides the above-named works, she wrote "Camilla," and other fictions. Her "Diary and Letters" (7 vols., 1842-46) is a work of rare interest.

See MACAULAY, "Essay on Madame D'Arblay."

Dar'by, (WILLIAM,) an American geographer, born in Pennsylvania. He published a valuable and interesting work, entitled a "View of the United States," with a particular account of the various river-basins, and other information. Died in 1854.

Darc, (JOAN.) See JOAN OF ARC.

Darcet, dar'sa', (JEAN.) a distinguished French chemist and physician, born at Doazit, in Guienne, in 1727. About 1742 he acquired the friendship of Montesquieu, who employed him as tutor to his son in Paris. After the death of that patron, Darcet devoted himself to chemical researches in concert with Count de Laugarais. He made successful experiments in the fabrication and improvement of porcelain, the components of which he discovered by analysis about 1766. At the death of Macquer (1784) he was chosen in his place a member of the Academy of Sciences, and director of the manufactory of Sèvres. He was also inspector-general of the assay-office, and a professor in the College of France. He demonstrated that the diamond is combustible, and invented the metallic alloy which bears his name, and which is fusible at the temperature of boiling water. He was the author of several chemical treatises. Died in 1801.

See J. J. Dızé, "Précis historique sur la Vie de J. Darcet," 1802 * "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Darcet, (JEAN PIERRE JOSEPH,) an eminent chemist, son of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1777. He was appointed assayer of the mint in 1801, and afterwards

founded or directed several manufactories of chemical products which he improved, and among which were soda and soap. In 1823 he succeeded Berthollet as chemist in the Academy of Sciences. He wrote many useful treatises on sanitary and economical questions, one of which is "On the Principal Salt-Mines of Europe," (1824.) Died in 1844.

See "Notice sur J. P. J. Darcet," Paris, 1844.

Darçon. See Arçon, D'.
D'Ar'cy, (PATRICK,) COUNT, an Irish engineer and scientific author, born at Galloway in 1725, removed to France in early youth, and served in the French army in 1744. He was skilled in mechanics and other sciences, and wrote an "Essay on Artillery," a "Memoir on the Duration of the Sensation of Sight," and other works. Condorcet composed his eulogy in the Academy of Sci-Died in Paris in 1779.

Dar'da-nus, [Gr. Δάρδανος,] a mythical or semi-fabulous personage, who is represented as a son of Jupiter and Electra, and the ancestor of the Trojans. Homer and Electra, and the ancestor of the Trojans.

at Venice about 1560, translated the works of Plato into Italian. Died about 1640.

Dareau, da'rō', (François,) a French jurist, born

Dareau, dä ro', (FRANÇOIS,) a French jurist, born near Guévet in 1736; died about 1783.

Daremberg, då rön bair, (CHARLES VICTOR,) a French physician, born at Dijon in 1817. He published (in French) "Select Works of Hippocrates," (1843,) and edition of Galen, (1854,) and other works. In 1849 he became librarian of the Mazarin Library.

Da rēš [Gr. Δάρης; Fr. Darès, då rés'] of Phrygia, a priest of Vulcan is montioned in the "Iliad" of Homes.

priest of Vulcan, is mentioned in the "Iliad" of Homer, who praises his wisdom. He is supposed to have been present at the siege of Troy. There existed in the early ages a history of the destruction of Troy, which was regarded as the work of Dares, and as older than Homer's "Iliad." A prose work in barbarous Latin has come down to us which purports to be a version of that of Dares. It was popular in the fifteenth century, and was often printed with the work of Dictys Cretensis.

See J. G. Eck, "Dissertatio de Darete Phrygio," 1768.

Dareste, da'rêst', (Antoine Élisabeth Cléophas,) a French historical writer, born in Paris in 1820.

Daret, då'rà', (PIERRE,) a French engraver, born in Paris in 1610, published a collection of the portraits of eminent persons of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, which was highly prized, also a "Life of Raphael, translated from the Italian," (1651.) Died

in 1675.

Dar'gan, (WILLIAM,) an eminent Irish engineer and
Carlow county about 1800. He superintended the construction of several railways and canals in Ireland. He was the chief promoter of the Dublin

m Ireland. He was the chief promoter of the Dublin Exhibition of 1853, on which he expended many thousand pounds of his own money.

Dargaud, dår/gö/, (J. M.,) a French writer, a friend and imitator of Lamartine, born at Paray-le-Monial in 1800, published, among other works, "Solitude," (1838,) a "History of [Queen] Mary Stuart," (1850,) and poetical versions of Job and the Psalms of David.

See Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi."

D'Argenson. See Argenson, D'. See Argental, D'. D'Argentré. See Argentré, p'.
D'Argenville. See Dezallier.
D'Argonne. See Argonne, p'.
Daries, dâ/re-ês, or Darjes, dar/yês, (Joachim

GEORG,) a German jurist and philosopher, born at Güstrow in 1714. He began in 1738 to teach philosophy at Jena, and in 1763 was appointed by Frederick the Great professor of law at Frankfort-on-the-Oder, with the title of privy councillor. He published many able works, among which are "The First Principles of Finance," (in German, 1756), and "Institutes of Universal Juristrated" (in the 1756). prudence," (in Latin, 1766.) Died in 1791.

See J. H. FICHTE, "Beiträge zur Charakteristik der Neueren Philosophen;" C. R. HAUSEN, "J. G. Daries als academischer Lehrer geschildert," *791.

Da-rī'us* [Gr. Δαρεῖος; It. DARIO, dã-ree'o; Persian, Dara, då'rå, or Darab, då-råb'] I., or Da-rī'us Hỳstas'pis, (known as Gushtasp (goosh-tasp') in the legendary history of Persia,) King of Persia, was the son of Hystaspes, a member of the noble family of Achæmenidæ. In 521 B.C., having killed the usurper Smerdis, he ascended the throne recently vacated by the death of Cambyses. He first organized the extensive empire which Cyrus and Cambyses had acquired by conquest, and divided it into twenty grand satrapies. After suppressing a revolt of the Babylonians, he led a great expedition against the nomadic Scythians of Europe, which was not successful. To chastise the Athenians for aiding some Ionian insurgents, he sent Datis and Artaphernes with a large army, which was completely routed at Marathon in 490 B.C. He was preparing to renew the contest, when he died in 485, and was succeeded by his son Xerxes. Darius was a ruler of superior ability.

See Herodotus; Grote, "History of Greece;" Thirlwall, "History of Greece;" Carl L. Struve, "Feldzug des Darius gegen die Scythen," 1812; Justin, books i., ii., and vii.

Darius II., called Da-rī'us O'chus or No'thus,

was the natural son of Artaxerxes Longimanus, who gave him in marriage his daughter Parysatis. Having deposed Sogdianus, who had killed Xerxes II., the lawful heir, he became king in 424 B.C. He died in 405, leaving two sons, Artaxerxes Mnemon and Cyrus the Younger, the former of whom was his successor. See Xenophon, "Hellenica" and "Anabasis."

Darius III. or Cod-o-man'nus, the last king of the ancient Persian monarchy, was a descendant of Darius Nothus. He began to reign at the death of Arses, in 336 B.C. In the second year of his reign Persia was invaded by Alexander of Macedon, who gained a victory of the river Coming Parius having the command at the river Grani'cus. Darius, having taken command of his army, was defeated at Issus in 333, and at Arbela in 331 B.C. He then retreated towards Bactriana, pursued by the Macedonians, who were on the point of taking him prisoner, when he was killed by Bessus, one of his own satraps, in 330. With his expiring breath he expressed his thanks to the victor for his humane treatment of the royal captives, his wife and daughters. Alexander married his daughter Statira.

See the Histories of Arrian, Justin, and Quintus Curtius.

Darius Hystaspes. See Darius I. Darius Ochus. See Darius II.

Darius the Mede, of the Bible, is supposed to be the Cyaxares II. of profane history.

See Daniel vi.

Darjes. See Daries. Darke, dark, (William,) an American officer, born

Darke, dark, (WILLIAM,) an American onicet, born in Pennsylvania in 1736. He served with distinction in the Revolutionary war. Died in 1801.

Dar'ley, (Felix O. C.,) an eminent American designer, born in Philadelphia in 1822. He removed to New York about 1848. He has illustrated Irving's "Sketch-Book," "Knickerbocker's New York," "Rip van Winkle," and other humorous works, with success; also the poyels of L. Fenimore Cooper, and the works also the novels of J. Fenimore Cooper, and the works of Dickens. His outline illustrations of Judd's "Margaret" are greatly and justly admired. See Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists."

Dar'ley, (George,) a poet and mathematician, born in Dublin in 1785, removed to London in 1825. He gained distinction by his critical contributions to the "Literary Gazette" and "Athenaeum," and wrote several poems, one of which is called "Sylvia, or the May Queen," (1827,) and treatises on geometry and algebra. Died

in 1849.

Dar'ling, (GRACE,) an English heroine, born at Bambar'ling, (GRACE,) the daughter of the keeper of the borough in 1815, was the daughter of the keeper of the Forfarshire steamer having been wrecked in that vicinity, September 6, 1838, she went out in a small boat, at the imminent peril of her life, and rescued nine persons who were clinging to a rock. A public subscription of about £700 was raised by the people of the United Kingdom as a testimonial to her heroic conduct. Died in 1842.

^{*} Darius, in Persian Dârâ or Dârâb, and in Hebrew Daryavesh, signifies "prince," or "lord:" hence Darius Hystaspis would signify the "lord or king [son of] Hystaspes or Gushtâsp." (See Gushtâsp.)

Darling, (James,) an English bibliographer, born in 1797, was for many years a bookseller in London. He published (1852-57) a valuable work, entitled "Cyclopædia Bibliographica: a Library Manual of Theological and General Literature," (2 vols.) Died in 1862.

Dar'ling-ton, (William,) M.D., an eminent American botanist, born in Birmingham, Chester county, Pennsylvania, in 1782. He practised medicine at West Chester. and was elected a member of Congress in 1814 by the

ter, and was elected a member of Congress in 1814 by the voters of his native county, which he also represented for two other terms, (1819-23.) He published a valuable work on the plants of Chester county, entitled "Flora Cestrica," (1837,) which was commended by eminent botanists of Europe; also, "Memorials of John Bartram and Humphrey Marshall," (1849.) Died in 1863.

See "Obituary Notice of William Darlington," read before the American Philosophical Society, February 19, 1864, by T. P. JAMES.

Darluc, dår'lük', (MICHEL,) a French physician and naturalist, born at Grimaud in 1707 or 1717, obtained the chair of botany in the University of Aix. He wrote the "Natural History of Provence," (3 vols., 1782-86,) and several medical works. Died in 1783.

Darmagnac, dår/mån/yåk/, (Jean Barthélemi,) Vicomte, a French general, born at Toulouse in 1766, distinguished himself at Austerlitz in 1805, and, as general of division, rendered important services at Vittoria (June, 1813) and Toulouse, (1814.) Died in 1855.

Darmaing, dår/mån/, (Jean Jérôme Achille,) a French journalist, born at Pamiers in 1794, began in 1825 to publish the "Gazette des Tribunaux," which was very successful. About 1822 he became chief editor of the

Darn'ley, (HENRY STUART,) LORD, a Scottish noble, born in England about 1545, was the son of the Earl of Lenox and Margaret Douglas, a niece of Henry VIII. of England. His father was descended from the house of Stuart, and his mother was a half-sister of James V. His relation to the royal family and his comely person caused him to be selected in 1565 as the husband of Queen Mary. She treated him at first with much kindness, but was soon disgusted by his stupidity, insolence, and profligacy. He instigated the murder of Rizzio, which she deeply resented and resolved to revenge.

fit of illness Darnley lodged in an isolated house called the Kirk in the Field, which was blown up by gunpowder, Darnley being killed, February 9, 1567. Respecting the she deeply resented and resolved to revenge. During a

Darnley being killed, February 9, 1567. Respecting the responsibility of this crime, see MARY STUART.

See BURTON, "History of Scotland," vol. iv. chaps. xliii., xlviii., Robertson, "History of Scotland," FROUDE, "History of England," vol. viii., chaps. viii., tx., x.; MIGNET, "Histoire de Marie Stuart."

Darondeau, då'ron'dō', (Stanislas,) a French painter of genre and religious subjects, born about 1800; died in

1842.

Darquier de Pellepoix, dâr/ke-à' deh pêl/pwâ', (Augustin,) a French astronomer, born at Toulouse in 1718, had an observatory at his own house, and hired persons to calculate. He wrote a "Uranography," (1771,) which Lalande commended, "Astronomical Ob-He was an associate of the Institute. Died in 1802.

Darracq, då'råk', (François Balthasar,) a French legislator, born at Mont-de-Marsan about 1750, was a member of the Council of Five Hundred, (1795–99.)

Died about 1808.

Darrigol, då're'gol', (Jean Pierre,) a French priest, born in 1790. He wrote an able "Critical Dissertation on the Basque Language." In 1829 he won a prize from the French Academy for his "Analysis Raisonnée of the Grammatical System of the Basque Language," when William Humboldt was a competitor. Died in 1829. Darriule, då're'ül', (Jean,) Baron, a French general, born at Arudy in 1774; died in 1850.

Dart, (John,) an English antiquary, flourished about 1725, and wrote "Antiquities of Westminster Abbey," (2 vols., 1723.)

Darthé, dåa'tà', (Augustin A. J.,) a French Jacobin, born at Saint-Pol in 1769. He was executed as an accomplice of Babeuf in 1797. Darrigol, då're'gol', (JEAN PIERRE,) a French priest,

complice of Babeuf in 1797.

Dartmouth, Lord. See Legge, (George.)

Dartois de Bournonville, dar'twa' deh boor'non'vèl', (François Victor Armand,) a French dramatist, born at Beauvais in 1788, wrote many vaudevilles.

Daru, da'rü', (MARTIAL NOËL PIERRE,) BARON, born in Paris in 1774, was a brother of Count Pierre Antoine Noël. He was commissary of war during the republic, and gained distinction as an able administrator under Napoleon I., who appointed him intendant of Vienna in 1809, and intendant of the crown at Rome in 1811. He left in manuscript an unfinished "History of Rome during the French Occupation." Died in Paris in 1827.

Daru, (NAPOLEON,) COUNT, a son of the statesman noticed below, was born in Paris about 1804. He entered the army, and served as captain in Algeria. In 1832 he became a member of the Chamber of Peers. He acted with the moderate republicans in the Assembly of 1848-49, and after the coup d'état retired for a while into private life. In 1869 he was elected a member of the Corps Lègislatif, and soon afterwards vice-president of the chamber. In M. Ollivier's administration of 1870 he was minister of foreign affairs. After the defeat at Sedan he energetically assisted to raise troops in Manche to repel the German invasion, and he was subsequently returned by

that department to the National Assembly.

Daru, (PIERRE ANTOINE NOËL BRUNO,) COUNT, an eminent French statesman and author, born at Montpellier in 1767. About 1790 he wrote "Washington," an epic poem. He favoured the Revolution, and in 1791 became a commissary in the army of Brittany. While imprisoned during the reign of terror, he translated into French verse the Odes and Epistles of Horace. About 1800 he was appointed secretary of war, and in 1802 a member of the Tribunate, in which he advocated the cause of public instruction. Between 1804 and 1806 Bonaparte made him a councillor of state, a count of the Bonaparte made him a councillor of state, a count of the empire, and intendant-general of the imperial household. In the campaigns of 1806 and the ensuing years he accompanied Bonaparte, who had much confidence in his ability, and employed him as commissary-general, financier, and negotiator. Having become chief minister of state in 1811, he opposed the Russian expedition, but, when other counsels prevailed, made extraordinary exertions to meet its exigencies. In 1815 he was chosen president of the French Academy, an office for which he was well adapted by his dignity, his good taste, his sonorous voice, and lucid diction. As an author his merit is conspicious. His "History of Venice" (1819) is esteemed the best work on that subject, and his poems and eulogies on Volney and others are admired. Died in 1829.

Darwin, (CHARLES,) F.R.S., an eminent English naturalist and geologist, a grandson of the poet Dr. Darwin, was born at Shrewsbury, February 12, 1809. He accompanied Captain Fitzroy in the Beagle in a voyage of exploration, 1831-36, and recorded his observations respecting geology, etc., in his "Voyage of a Naturalist round the World," which obtained great popularity. In 1839 he published a "Journal of Researched and Natural Vision of Researched and Natural Vision of Researched popularity. In 1839 he published a "Journal of Researches into the Geology and Natural History of Countries visited by H.M.S. Beagle." His "Monograph of the Family Cirripedia," (which includes the Barnacle,) published in 1851-53, is a remarkable and excellent work. He produced arguments against the immutability of species in a work entitled "The Origin of Species has of species, in a work entitled "The Origin of Species by means of Natural Selection," (1859.) Another branch of science which he set himself to investigate may be described as the application of his preceding results to described as the application of his preceding results to the vegetable kingdom. Under this heading we may class "The Fertilisation of Orchids," (1862,) "Cross and Self-Fertilisation of Plants," (1876,) "The Forms of Flowers," (1878,) and "The Movements of Plants," (1881.) Perhaps "The Descent of Man and Selection in Relation to Sex" caused even more rancorous criticism than had been shown him in 1859 and 1860. This was in 1871, and in the following year appeared "The Expressions of the Emotions in Man and Animals," which is to many readers the most readable of his weres. His last book on "Earthworms" appeared a few months before his death in 1882. He was buried in Westminister Abbey with fitting distinction.

Darwin, (ERASMUS,) M.D., an ingenious English poet and physiologist, born at Elton, near Newark, in 1731. Having graduated at Cambridge, he settled at Lichfield, where he married, and practised with success until 1781, when he removed to Derby. His principal poem, "The Botanic Garden," (1791,) had a great popularity among his contemporaries, which has since rather declined. It was composed on an original plan, and displayed great powers of description; but the style is too ornate. His "Phytologia" (1800) presented many novel ideas and analogies in physiology, some of which are now received as true. He also wrote "Zoonomia, or the Laws of Organic Life," "The Temple of Nature," a poem, and other works. Died in 1802.

See Anne Seward, "Memoirs of the Life of Dr. Darwin;" Cory, "Lives of English Poets from Johnson to Kirke White;" "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1803, and April, 1804.

Darwin, (George Howard,) the eldest son of Charles Darwin, was born in 1846. He graduated in 1868 as second wrangler, and is well known for his researches in connexion with the figure of the earth, &c. He was elected Plumian professor of astronomy, &c., at Cambridge in 1883.

at Cambridge in 1883.

Darwin, (ROBERT WARING,) an English physician, brother of Erasmus Darwin. He published "Principia Botanica, or an Introduction to the Sexual System of Lianzeus," (3d edition, 1810.)

Daschkow or Daschkoff. See DASHKOF.

Da'sent, (GEORGE WEBBE,) a British writer, born about 1818, published "The Norsemen in Ireland," (1855,) "Popular Tales from the Norse," (1859,) and other similar works. He was for some years an assistant editor of lar works. He was for some years an assistant editor of *The Times*, and was knighted in 1876.

Dashkof or Daschkow, dåsh'kof, written also Dashkov, (EKATERINA ROMANOVNA,) a Russian princess, eminent for her talents and achievements, born in 1744, was the daughter of Count Roman Woronzof. About the age of sixteen she was married to Prince Dashkof. In 1762 she was the master-spirit of the constant of the c spiracy which dethroned Peter III. and made his wife autocrat as Catherine II. Having lost the favour of the empress, she travelled several years in foreign countries, and returned in 1782, when she was appointed president of the Academy of Sciences at Saint Petersburg. Under her auspices was founded the Russian Academy, (literary,) of which she became the first president in 1784. She planned and in part compiled the Dictionary published by this academy, and wrote several plays, etc. On the accession of the emperor Paul, in 1796, she was deprived of her offices and banished from the capital. Died in 1810. She left "Memoirs of her Life," which were published (in English) in 1840.

See Otto, "Lehrbuch der Russischen Literatur;" VOLTAIRE, "Correspondance."

Dassdorf, dås'dorf, (CARL WILHELM,) a German scholar, born at Staubitz, Saxony, in 1750; died in 1812.

Dassier, då'se-å', (JOHN,) a Swiss engraver of medals, was born at Geneva in 1677. The medals which he executed of many eminent persons in the age of Louis XIV. have been used as models by other artists. Died in 1763.

His son, JACOB ANTHONY, born at Geneva in 1715, was also a skilful engraver, and was employed about 1740 in the London Mint as second engraver. He then removed to Saint Petersburg, where he worked for some time. He engraved medals of the most illustrious men of science, which we highly prized. Died in 1750.

which are highly prized. Died in 1759. **Dassouci**, da'soo'se', (CHARLES COYPEAU,) a French burlesque poet and musician, born in Paris about 1604;

died after 1675.

Dat'a-mēš, [Gr. Δατάμης; Fr. DATAME, dā'tām',] a Persian general, distinguished for his military talents, revolted against Artaxerxes Mnemon, and was killed about 362 B.C.

See Cornelius Nepos, "Lives of Eminent Commanders."

Dathe, då'teh, [Lat. DA'THIUS,] (JOHANN AUGUST,) an able German Orientalist and theologian, born at Weissenfels, Saxony, in 1731, obtained the chair of Oriental languages at Leipsic in 1762. His capital work is a Latin version of the Old Testament, (published in sepa-

rate parts from 1773 to 1789,) which is commended for fidelity and for elegance of style. Died in 1791.

See August W. Ernesti, "Elogium J. A. Dathii," 1792.

Datheen, då-tān', [Lat. DATHE'NUS,] (PETER,) a Dutch poet, born at Ypres, became a Protestant minister at Frankfort in 1555, and returned to the Low Countries about 1566. He acquired great celebrity as a preacher, and composed a Dutch poetical version of the Psalms, which was used in the churches of Holland for about two centuries. In consequence of his seditious speeches against the Prince of Orange, he exiled himself, took the name of P. Montanus, and practised medicine with success at Stade and Elbing from 1585 until his death in 1590.

See Motley, "Rise of the Dutch Republic," vol. i.; De Vries, "Histoire de la Poésie Hollandaise."

Dati, dâ'tee, (AGOSTINO,) an eminent Italian orator and writer, was born at Sienna in 1420. He opened a school of rhetoric in that city, and was often chosen to make public orations in Latin by his fellow-citizens, who also raised him to high offices in the republic. He wrote, in Latin, a "History of Sienna," and other works, historical and religious, among which is a "Treatise on the Immortality of the Soul." Died in 1478.

See N. Bandiera, "De Augustino Datho," Rome, 1733; Niceron, "Mémoires;" Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Dati, (CARLO ROBERTO,) usually called simply CARLO DATI, an eminent Italian scholar, born at Florence in 1619, was a descendant of Goro Dati. He studied geometry under Galileo. In 1638 he formed an intimate friendship with Milton, who visited Florence in that year, and who has commemorated their friendship in Latin epistles. Dati was one of the most learned of Italian philologists. He was appointed professor of Greek and Latin literature at Florence in 1648. He published, besides other works, a "Discourse on the Necessity of Speaking one's own Language correctly," (1657,) and "The Lives of Ancient Painters," ("Vite de' Pittori antichi," I vol., 1667,) "which," says Ginguené, "is one of the best works on ancient painting." Died in 1676.

See G. Negri, "Istoria degli Scrittori Fiorentini;" Niceron, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" F. FONTANI, "Elogio di C. R. Dati," 1794.

Dati, (GIULIANO.) an Italian writer, horn at Florence. Dati was one of the most learned of Italian philologists.

Dati, (GIULIANO,) an Italian writer, born at Florence

in 1445; died in 1524.

Dati, (Giulio,) an Italian poet, born at Florence about 1560, wrote "La Contessa di Parione," (1596.) Died about 1630.

Dati, (GORO DI STAGGIO,) a noble Florentine, born in 1363, was one of the priors of the republic in 1425, and gonfalonier in 1428. He wrote, in Latin, a "History of Visconti, First Duke of Milan," which was not printed

until 1735. Died in 1436.

Dati, (Leonardo,) an Italian ecclesiastic of high reputation, brother of the preceding, was born at Florence about 1360. He was employed by the republic of Florence as ambassador to various courts between 1409 and

1422. Died in 1425. Dā'tis, [Gr. Δάτα,] a Persian general, who, in conjunction with Artaphernes, commanded the army which was defeated at Marathon, 490 B.C.

D'Attaignant. See ATTAIGNANT.

Daub, dowp, (KARL,) a German theologian, born at Cassel in 1765, became professor of theology at Heidelberg about 1795. He published volumes of lectures entitled "Daub's Vorlesungen," (1838,) "Prolegomena to Moral Theology and the Principles of Ethics," (1839,) and "The System of Christian Dogmatics," (1841,) and other works. Died in 1826 other works. Died in 1836.

See Rosenkranz, "Erinnerungen an C. Daub," 1337.

Daubanton, dô'bôn'tôn', (ANTOINE GRÉGOIRE,) a French judge and jurist, born in Paris in 1752, wrote a "Dictionary of the Civil Law," a "Dictionary of the Commercial Code," and other legal works. Died in 1813.

Daubasse, dō'bāss', (Armand,) a French poet, born in Quercy in 1664. His works were all improvised.

Died in 1727.

Daubenton, dō'bōn'ton', (GUILLAUME,) a French Jesuit, born at Auxerre in 1648. About 1700 Louis XIV. appointed him confessor to his grandson, Philip V. of

cording to Voltaire, Daubenton revealed, in a letter to the French regent, the secret of Philip's intended abdication, and the regent sent the letter to Philip. The latter then showed it to his confessor, who fainted, and soon after expired, in 1723.

See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XV."

Daubenton, (Louis Jean Marie,) a celebrated French naturalist, born at Montbar on the 29th of May, 1716, was sent to Paris by his father to study theology; but he preferred medicine. Having graduated as M.D. in 1741, he returned home with the intention to practise. Buffon, who was also a native of Montbar, and his former schoolmate, having been chosen intendant of the Jardin du Roi at Paris, (now Jardin des Plantes,) engaged Daubenton in 1742 to assist him in his projected scientific works. By his sound judgment, invincible patience, and unerring accuracy, he was admirably qualified for such a task. In 1745 he was appointed curator and demonstrator of the cabinet of natural history. He enriched Buffon's "Natural History" with an immense number of facts and descriptions, cautiously avoiding the bold hypotheses to which Buffon was rather prone. In 1778 he obtained a chair of natural history in the College of France. He wrote many articles on that science for Academy of Sciences." He made great improvements in the cabinet of natural history, of which he had charge fifty years. About 1794 the Jardin du Roi was converted into a school, styled the Museum of Natural History, in which he was appointed professor of mineralogy. He merited public favour by promoting the propagation of Spanish sheep, and wrote several popular treatises on the subject, one of which is entitled "Instruction for Shepherds." In 1799 he was elected a senator. He died January 1, 1800.

See Cuvier, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de Daubenton," in the "Mémoires de l'Institut," tome iii.; Lacépède, "Éloge historique de Daubenton," 1790; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Daubenton, (MARGUERITE,) cousin and wife of the Her romance of "Zélie in the Desert" is written in a natural style, and was received with favour. Madame Buffon was her niece. Died in 1818.

Daubeny, dob'ne or dawb'ne, (CHARLES,) D.D., an English divine, born in 1744, became prebendary of Salisbury in 1784, aud Archdeacon of Sarum in 1804. He published a "Guide to the Church," and other works

on theology. Died in 1827.

Daubeny, (Charles Giles Bridle,) an English chemist and naturalist, born at Stratton in 1795, was for many years professor of botany and rural economy in the University of Oxford. In 1824 he published an "Essay on the Geology and Chemical Phenomena of Volcanoes." He wrote an important work called "Description of the Active and Extinct Volcanoes, with Remarks on their Origin," (1826,) treatises on the Geology of North America and Italy, and several memoirs on chemistry. He was president of the British Association in 1856. Died

in December, 1867.

D'Aubigné, dō'bèn'yà', (Jean Henri Merle,) a Swiss divine and popular historian, was born at or near Geneva in 1794. His father, Louis Merle, was descended from the French Calcinist family of D'Aubin's Henry (Jeanne) from the French Calvinist family of D'Aubigné. He was educated for the church, and was pastor of a French church in Hamburg for five years. Between 1823 and 1830 he preached at Brussels. About 1830 he became professor of Church history in a college at Geneva. He published in 1835 the first volume of his capital work, a "History of the Reformation in the Sixteenth Century," which obtained a great popularity, especially in England and the United States. Among his other works are "The Protector, (Cromwell,) a Vindication," (1848,) "Germany, England, and Scotland," (1848,) "The Character of the Reformer and the Reformation of Geneva," (1862,) and "History of the Reformation in Europe in the time of Calvin." He died at Geneva

Daubigny,dō'ben'ye',(Charles François,) a French landscape-painter, born in Paris in 1817. He has produced many pictures of French scenery, some of which have been purchased by the emperor and the ministers | Hegel.

of state. Among his works are a "View of the Seine at Charenton," and a "Sunset," (1851.) Died in 1878.

Daubigny, (PIERRE,) a French painter in miniature,

Daubigny, (FIERRE,) a French painter in miniature, an uncle of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1793.

Daubrée, dô'bkå', (GABRIEL AUGUSTE,) a French geologist, born at Metz in 1814.

Daubus, dô'biis', written also Daubuz, (CHARLES,) a French Protestant, born at Auxerre, lived about 1625, and was for a long time minister at Nérac. He published "L'Échelle de Jacob," ("Jacob's Ladder," 1626,) and "Bellarmin reformé," ("Bellarmin Reformed," 1631.)

Daubuz. See Daubus.

Daubuz. See Daubus.

Daubuz, do'biz', (CHARLES,) a French Protestant divine, born about 1670, removed to England on the revocation of the edict of Nantes, (1685,) and became vicar of Brotherton. He was author of a "Commentary on Revelation," (1712,) which is much esteemed. Died about 1740.

Daucourt, dō'koor', (Bonaventure,) a French geologist, who lived about 1630, and wrote a treatise on

volcanoes, deluges, etc.

Daude, dow'deh, (Adrian,) a German historian, born in Franconia, wrote a "Universal History," (4 vols.,

in Franconia, wrote a "Universal History," (4 vols., 1748-58.) Died in 1755.

Daudé, dō'dà', (PIERRE,) a French Protestant minister and writer, born in 1681; died in England in 1754.

Daudet, dō'dà', (ROBERT,) a French engraver, born at Lyons in 1737; died in 1824.

Daudiguier. See Audiguier, D'.

Daudin, dō'dân', (François Marie,) a French naturalist, born in Paris about 1774, was in childhood afflicted with an infirmity which almost entirely deprived him of the use of his legs. His wife assisted him in the composition of his works, for which she designed the figures. position of his works, for which she designed the figures. position of his works, for which she designed the figures. His principal works are a "Treatise on Ornithology," (1800.) which was never finished, and a "Natural History of Reptiles," (1802.) The latter, according to Cuvier, was the most complete work on that class of animals which had then appeared. Died in 1804.

Daugier, do'zhe-\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (François Henri Eugène,) COUNT, a noted French admiral, born at Courtezon in 1764. He commanded one of the four grand corps of the flottilla destined for the invasion of England in 1804.

the flotilla destined for the invasion of England in 1804, and distinguished himself at the battle of Baylen in 1808.

Died in 1834.

Daullé, dö'là', (Jean.) a skilful French engraver with the burin, born at Abbeville about 1705. He removed to Paris, and engraved portraits and history with a high reputation. Among his master-pieces are a portrait of the Countess of Feuquières, and a "Magdalene," after

Correggio. Died in 1763.

Daum, döwm, [Lat. Dau'MIUS,] (CHRISTIAN,) an eminent German teacher, born at Zwickau, Saxony, in 1612.

He became regent of the College of Zwickau in 1642, and rector of the same in 1662. He published editions of several Latin authors, and left, in manuscript, unfinished works, among which was a "History of the Poets."

Died in 1687.

See Winter, "C. Daumii Poetæ clarissimi," etc., 1688; Loescher, "Memoria C. Daumii renovata," 1701; Nicéron, "Mémoires."

D'Aumale. See AUMALE, D'.
Daumas, dō'mås', (MELCHIOR JOSEPH EUGÈNE,) a
French general and writer, born in 1803. He went to French general and writer, born in 1803. He went to Algeria in 1835, and learned the Arabic language. About 1841 he was placed by General Bugeaud at the head of the political affairs (affaires indigênes) of Algeria, which he managed with credit. He published an "Exposé of the Actual State of Arab Society and Government," (1845,) "Manners and Customs of Algeria," and other works of merit. In 1850 he was chosen director of affairs of Algeria in the ministry of war. He obtained the rank of general of division in 1853,

Daumat. See DOMAT.

Daumer, döw'mer, (GEORG FRIEDRICH.) a German

Daumat. See DOMAT.

Daumer, dŏw'mer, (GEORG FRIEDRICH,) a German pantheist, born at Nuremberg in 1800. He was professor at Nuremberg a few years between 1822 and 1830. He published a "System of Speculative Philosophy," (1831.) "Philosophy, Religion, and Antiquity," (1838.) translations from the Persian poet Hâfiz, (1846.) and other works. His system resembles the partheism of other works. His system resembles the pantheism of

Daumesnil, dō'mà'nèl', (PIERRE,) a brave French general, born at Périgueux in 1777, served in Italy and Egypt from 1795 to 1800, and became chef d'escadron about 1806. He lost a leg at Wagram in 1809. In 1812 he was made general of brigade and governor of Vincennes castle, which he defended obstinately against the allies in 1814 and 1815. He obtained the rank of lieur allies in 1814 and 1815. He obtained the rank of lieutenant-general in 1831. Died in 1832.

See "Vie du Général Daumesnil," Paris, 1832.

Daumont. See AUMONT, D'.

Daun, von, fon döwn, (Leopold Joseph Maria,)
Count, an able Austrian general, born at Vienna in
1705. He made his first campaign against the Turks.
About 1748 he obtained the rank of field-marshal. He commanded at the battle of Kolin, June 18, 1757, where Frederick the Great was defeated with great loss. In the same year the Austrians, under Charles of Lorraine and Daun, lost a great battle at Leuthen. Having surprised the Prussian king at Hochkirchen, (1758,) Daun gained a victory, for which he was rewarded with 300,000 florins, a sword from the pope, and many honours. He was defeated in turn by Frederick at Torgau in 1761. After the peace of 1763 he became president of the Aulic Council, and enjoyed great favour at court until his death

See Archenholz, "History of the Seven Years' War," 1793; "Memoirs of Count Von Daun," by A. Henderson, London,

Daunou, do'noo', (PIERRE CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a meritorious French statesman and author, born at Boulogne in 1761, entered the order of Oratorians. In 1792 he was elected to the National Convention, in which he supported moderate measures, opposed the proscription of the Girondists, and was one of the framers of the constitution of the year III., (1795.) He was the first president of the Council of Five Hundred, and a member of the committee appointed to frame the constitution of the year VIII., (1800.) In 1807 he was chosen keeper of the archives of France. He was chief editor of the "Journal des Savants" from 1816 to 1838, and about 1818 obtained a chair of history in the College of France. He contributed many articles to the "Biographie Universelle." In 1838 he was chosen perpetual secretary of the Academy of Inscriptions, and in 1839 was created a peer. Among his numerous useful works are an "Essay on the Temporal Power of the Pope," (1810,) and a "Course of Historical Studies," in 20 vols., the first of which was published in 1842. Died in 1840. "He was so simple, so modest, so firm and consistent," says Villenave, "that envy was compelled to pause, and criticism reduced to eller to be sometimes of the compelled to pause, and criticism reduced to eller to be sometimes. cism reduced to silence, before the renown of his talents and his virtues."

See A. H. TAILIANDIER, "Documents biographiques sur Daunou," 1841; VICTOR LECLERC, "Notice sur Daunou;" SAINTE-BEUVE. "Portraits contemporains;" "Nouvelle Biographie Génerale;" WALCKENAER, "Notice sur la Vie, etc. de M. Daunou," 1841.

Daunt or Daunte. See DANTE.

Dauphin, do'fân', (AUGUSTIN ANNE,) a mediocre
French poet, born at Niort about 1759; died in 1822.

Daurat. See DORAT.

Dausque, dösk, (Claude,) a learned French Jesuit, born at Saint-Omer in 1566; died in 1644.

Dauvergne. See Auvergne, d'.

Dauvigny. See Auvigny, d'.

Dauxiron. See Auxiron, d'.

Dauxiron. See Auxiron, D'.

Dauz, döwts, (Johann Andreas,) a German Orientalist, born near Gotha in 1654, is known as the author of a system of Hebrew grammar. Died in 1727.

Dauzats, dō'zā', (Adrien,) a French painter and lithographer, born at Bordeaux in 1808. As a painter of genre, he obtained medals of the first class in 1835, 1848, and 1855.

Daval, da-vāl', ? (Peter,) an English mathematician, was a Fellow of the Royal Society. Died in 1763.

DavanzatiBostichi, dā-vān-zā'tee bos-tee'kee, (Bernardo.) an Italian writer and merchant, born at Florence

NARDO,) an Italian writer and merchant, born at Florence in 1529. He cultivated literature with success, and filled several civil offices with credit. The perfection of the Tuscan language was his favourite pursuit. His most

be more concise than the original. He also wrote a treatise on "The Tuscan Cultivation of the Vine and other Trees," (1600.) Died in 1606.

See G. NEGRI, "Istoria degli Scrittori Fiorentini;" TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Dav'en-ant, (CHARLES,) LL.D., an English writer on finance and political economy, a son of Sir William Davenant, was born in 1656. In 1685 he was returned to Parliament, and appointed inspector of plays. In 1695 he gained reputation by his "Essays on the Ways and Means of Supplying the War," which was followed by several treatises on the revenues, trades, etc., the merit of which was variously estimated. In 1703 he was appointed inspector-general of exports and imports. Died

See Macaulay, "History of England," vol. i. chap. iii.; "Biographia Britannica."

Davenant, (John,) an English prelate, born in London in 1576. In 1618 James I, sent him to attend the Synod of Dort, and in 1621 appointed him Bishop of Salisbury. He had previously been professor of divinity in Cambridge University. He published an excellent "Exposition of Paul's Epistles," (in Latin, 1627,) and several other works. Died in 1641.

"Exposition of Faurs Episties," (in Latin, 1627,) and several other works. Died in 1641.

Davenant, (Sir William,) an English dramatic poet, born at Oxford in 1605. Having written "Albovine" and another tragedy, he was chosen poet-laureate in 1637 as successor to Ben Jonson. He was a royalist in the civil war, and was knighted by Charles I. in 1643. He was confined in the Tower about two years for political reasons and owed his sefety to Milton. His principal was confined in the Tower about two years for political reasons, and owed his safety to Milton. His principal production is "Gondibert," an unfinished epic poem, which was much admired by Cowley, Waller, and others, but is now neglected. He was associated with Dryden in an alteration of Shakspeare's "Tempest." He died in 1668, and was buried in Westminster Abbey.

See Southey, "British Poets;" Campbell, "Specimens of the British Poets;" "Retrospective Review," vol. ii., 1820.

Davenant, (WILLIAM,) a son of the preceding, translated La Mothe le Vayer's work on the Greek and Latin historians. He was drowned near Paris in 1681.

Dav'en-port, (Christopher,) an English Catholic friar, born at Coventry in 1598, assumed the name of Sancta Clara, and was chaplain to Queen Henrietta. He wrote several theological works. Died in 1680.

Davenport, (JOHN.) an English Puritan, born at Coventry in 1598, emigrated to Massachusetts in 1637. He was the first minister of New Haven, Connecticut, where he preached about thirty years, and had much influence in the civil affairs of the colony. Died in 1670.

Davenport, (RICHARD ALFRED,) an English editor and biographer, born about 1780, published, besides other works, a "Dictionary of Biography," (I vol. 12mo,

Daverhoult, dâ'ver-howlt', [Fr. pron. dâ'vêr'hoo',] (JEAN ANTOINE,) a native of Holland, was a member of the French Legislative Assembly in 1791-92. He was one of the founders of the club of Feuillants. Died in

1792.

Dā'vid, [Heb. פרור Gr. Δαδίδ οτ Δανίδ; Arabic, Dâood or Dâθd, dã'σ̄od',] a celebrated Hebrew poet, prophet, and king, a son of Jesse, was born at Bethlehem about 1090 B.C. He was a shepherd in his youth, and an excellent musician. About the age of twenty-two he entered the service of King Saul, whose morbid spirit he soothed by playing on the harp, and he was anointed by the prophet Samuel as king in the place of Saul. Soon after this event he killed, in single combat, Goliath, a Philistine giant, and married Michal, a daughter of Saul. The king, however, regarded him with jealous malignity, and made several attempts against his life. David, therefore, fled for safety to Achish, King of Gath, where he feigned insanity. After many perilous adventures, he ascended the throne about 1055 B.C. He reigned seven years at Hebron as King of Judah, and on the death of Saul's son was recognized as king by all the tribes of Israel. By victories over the Philistines, the Moabites the Edomites at the greatly extended the the Syrians, the Edomites, etc., he greatly extended the remarkable work is an Italian version of Tacitus, (1658,) boundaries of his kingdom, which, under his rule, at-which, says Ginguené, "is a master-piece of purity of tained a high degree of prosperity and power. His reign style, of vigour, precision, and elegance." It is said to

conspiracies of other sons. He died about 1015, and was succeeded by his son Solomon. David was the author of many of the Psalms which bear his name, and which give proof of poetical genius of the highest order. Though not without human infirmities, by which he was more than once betrayed into great sins, he was, on the whole, distinguished for magnanimity and a tenderness of heart rare in one so constantly engaged in the pursuits of war. (See I. Samuel xxvi. 7-12, and I. Chronicles xi. 13, 14.)

See also I. Samuel, chap. xv.; II. Samuel, passim; I. Chronicles, chaps. xi.-xxix.; CHANDLER, "History of the Life of David," 1758; EWALD, "Geschichte des Volkes Israel;" DROSTE, "Leven van Konng David," 1716; HANSER, "Historia Davidis," 1780; DELANV, "Life and Reign of David, King of Israel," 3 vols., 1742.

Dā'vid, a Christian emperor of Abyssinia, born about 1500, succeeded his father Nahu in 1507. His realm was invaded and partly conquered about 1514 by the Turkish Sultan Selim I. David formed an alliance with Portugal about 1520. Died about 1540. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dā'vid III., a celebrated king of Georgia, was the son of George II., whom he succeeded in 1089. The Turks had subjected the greater part of Georgia, and even Teflis, the capital, was in their power. David raised an army, defeated the Turks, and recovered Teflis in 1121. Several battles were fought afterwards, in which the Georgians were victors. He died in 1124, and left the throne to his son, Demetrius II.

See SAINT-MARTIN, "Mémoires sur l'Arménie."

David, King of Eastern Armenia, began to reign about 980 A.D. He defeated the Sultan Togrul and other Mussulman chiefs. Died in 1046.

David, an Armenian philosopher. See DAVID OF

NERKEN.

Dā'vid I., King of Scotland, sixth son of Malcolm III. succeeded his brother, Alexander I., in 1124. Before this event he had married Maud, the great-niece of William the Conqueror, and obtained Northumberland as her dowry. Having refused to acknowledge Stephen as King of England, and supported the claim of Matilda, who was his niece, he was involved in war with that prince. In 1137 David invaded England, and was defeated at Northallerton. He died in 1153, and was succeeded by his grandson, Malcolm IV.

See Burton, "History of Scotland," vol. ii. chap. xiii.; Buchanan, "History of Scotland."

David II. or David Bruce, King of Scotland, was the son of Robert Bruce, and was a minor when his father died in 1329. In 1332 Edward Baliol invaded Scotland, defeated an army commanded by the regent Mar, and was crowned at Scone. David then took refuge in France. His subjects maintained the contest against Baliol and his English ally, and in 1342 he recovered the throne. In 1346 he invaded England, was defeated and taken prisoner, and did not obtain his liberty until 1357. Died in 1371, and was succeeded by his nephew, Robert Stuart, or Robert II.

See Burton, "History of Scotland," vol. iii. chap. xxv.

David, da'ved', (CHARLES,) a French engraver, born in Paris about 1600; died about 1660.

His brother Jérôme was a skilful etcher with aqua-

fortis.

David, då'vid, (Christian Georg Nathan,) a popular Danish journalist and statesman, born at Copenhagen in 1793. He wrote some successful works on political economy, became a leader of the Liberal party, and was a member of the Diet from 1848 to 1853.

See J. B. Schick, "Professor David und sein Vaterland," 1835. David, (FÉLICIEN,) a French musical composer, born at Cadenet (Vaucluse) in 1810. He became in 1830 a pupil of Lesueur, Fétis, and Reber, in the Conservatoire of Paris. In 1831 he quitted the Conservatoire and joined the Saint-Simonians, by whom he was employed to set hymns to music. On the dispersion of that society he visited the Levant, where he collected popular melodies, etc., and returned to Paris in 1835. He produced "The Rebel Angel," "The Swallows," and other melodies, which failed to render him famous. His "ode-symphonie" called "The Desert," performed in 1844, first revealed to the public his superior talent, and procured for him for which he composed rules. He was a European reputation. In 1847 he produced "Chris-Homilies, and other works. Died in 544.

topher Columbus," an "ode-symphonie," which was very successful.

See Sylvain Saint-Étienne, "Biographie de Félicien David;" Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

David, då'vit, (FERDINAND,) a German composer and violinist, born at Hamburg in 1810. He became concertmeister at Leipsic about 1836.

David, (FRANÇOIS ANNE,) a French engraver, born in Paris in 1741, was a pupil of Le Bas. In youth he became engraver of the cabinet of Monsieur, (Louis XVIII.) He published "The Antiquities of Herculaneum," and illustrated works on the history of England

and other nations. Died in 1824.

David, da'ved' or da'vid, (Jacques Louis,) a celebrated French historical painter, born in Paris in 1748, was a pupil of Vien. Having obtained the grand prize of the Academy for his "Antiochus and Stratonice," in 1775, he went to Rome with Vien, and was affected to tears by the superiority of the classical antique style, and the conviction that he must begin anew the study of his art. When Vien saw his "Triumph of Paulus Æmilius," he exclaimed, "You are destined to ruin or regenerate the school." He returned to Paris in 1780, composed his "Belisarius," and was received as academician in the Royal Academy, with the title of painter to the king, in 1783. The next year he again visited Rome, where he produced the "Horatii," which was highly applauded and made a great sensation among the Parisians. He had become the chief of the French painters when the Revolution began. Elected to the Convention in 1792, he voted for the death of the king, and disgraced himself by complicity in the crimes of Robespierre. On the self by complicity in the crimes of Robespierre. On the fall of this leader, (1794,) David was imprisoned several months. He was the chief manager of the great national festivals and spectacles of the republic. About 1795 he produced his "Rape of the Sabines," which is called his master-piece, and was sold for 60,000 francs. Napoleon patronized him, and appointed him his first painter. At the restoration he was exiled as a regicide, and lived in Brussels until his death, in 1825. He was a member of the Institute. He had a vivid imagination, an ardent and susceptible temperament, and was not devoid of mag-nanimity. As an artist he was deficient in colouring, but attained the highest rank by his design, which, in the opinion of his admirers, is inimitably beautiful and true.

See MIETTE DE VILLARS, "Mémoires de David Peintre," etc., 1850; COUPIN, "Essai sur Jacques Louis David," 1827; MIEL, "Notice sur J. L. David," 1834; DELÉCLUZE, "David et son Ecole," 1855; NAGLER, "Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" ANTOINE THOME, "Vie de David," 1826.

David, (JEAN PIERRE,) a French surgeon, born at Gex in 1737. He obtained prizes for several treatises, one of which was "On the Mechanism of Respiration," (1766.) He shared the labours of the surgeon Lecat, who chose him as his successor. Died in 1784.

David, (MAXIME,) a French miniature-painter, born at Châlons-sur-Marne in 1798. He obtained a medal of

the first class in 1841.

David, (PIERRE,) a French poet and diplomatist, born near Falaise in 1771. As consul at Smyrna, he saved the lives of many Greeks during an insurrection. Among his poems is "The Siege of Athens," (1827.) Died in 1846.

David, (PIERRE JEAN.) an eminent French sculptor, born at Angers in 1789. He went to Paris in 1808, and,

having won the first prize (with a pension) in 1811, was enabled to pursue his studies in Rome. About 1824 he established his reputation by a statue of the Prince of Condé. He was elected to the Institute in 1826, and in 1831 was ordered by the government to adorn the Pantheon with sculptures. He preferred to exercise his talent on republican subjects and on persons who have been useful to society. Among his works are busts of Washington, La Fayette, Lamartine, Arago, Lamennais, Yashington, La Fayette, Lattartule, Alago, Lamelinas, and Goethe. He produced statues of Jefferson, (at New York,) Cuvier, Racine, and many others. He was a republican member of the Assembly in 1848. Died in 1856.

See Gustave Planche, "Portraits d'Artistes;" Adrien Maillard, "Étude sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de David d'Angers," 1839.

Da'vid, Saint, the patron of Wales, born in Cardiganshire about 490 A.D., founded several monasteries, He was the author of

Dā'vid ap Gwil'lum, a famous Welsh bard of the fourteenth century, is said to have courted the favour of the fair Morvid in one hundred and forty-seven poems. Notwithstanding these demonstrations, or perhaps in consequence of them, she married another.

David Bruce. See DAVID II.

Dā'vid Com-ne'nus, the last emperor of Trebizond, usurped the throne at the death of his brother John. When his capital was attacked by Mahomet II. in 1461, he surrendered on condition that this Sultan should marry his daughter Anna. David and his sons were reduced to choose between death and the Moslem religion, and preferred the former, in 1462.

Dā'vid de Po'mis, a Jewish rabbi and physician, born at Spoleto, in Italy, in 1525. He produced a Hebrew Lexicon, (1587.) Died about 1600.

David de Saint-George, dā'vèd' deh sân'zhorzh', (ITAN 1075PM ALEXE) a Franch philotogist born in

(JEAN JOSEPH ALEXIS,) a French philologist, born in Franche-Comté in 1759. He produced a version of

Ossian. Died in 1809.

Dā'vid-George, a noted fanatic and impostor, born at Delft about 1500, had some natural eloquence and cunning. After associating with the Anabaptists, he formed a new sect, called Davidists, and, according to escape persecution, he fled about 1542 to Bâle, where he lived in disguise eleven years. In 1553 he endeavoured to save Servetus, and wrote in favour of toleration. He published a "Wonderbook," and other works. Mosheim thinks he had more virtue than his opponents give him

credit for. Died in 1556.

David of Nerken, an eminent Armenian philosopher of the Platonist school, lived about 460-490 A.D. He studied at Athens under Syrianus, the master of Proclus, and wrote a number of works, among which is "The Foundations of Philosophy." He is said to have translated into Armenian the works of Plato and Aristotle.

See Fr. Neumann, "Memoire sur la Vie de David," 1829.

David Rubeni, da'vid roo-ba'nee, a Jewish fanatic, lived towards the end of the fifteenth century, and pre-dicted that the Messiah would come in 1500. He pretended that he had a mission to conduct the Jews of Europe to Palestine.

Davide, då've-då, (Luigi Antonio,) an Italian painter,

born at Lugano in 1648; died about 1730.

Dav'i-dis, (FRANZ,) a Socinian minister, born in Hungary about 1510; died in 1579.

Davidof, då-vec'dof, Davydow, or Davuidof, dåv-vec'dof, (Davys Verydor), a Pussian gangar and and

wee'dof, (DENIS VASILIEVITCH,) a Russian general and poet, born at Moscow in 1784; died in 1839.

Dā'vids, (ARTHUR LUMLEY,) an English Orientalist,

born in Hampshire in 1811. He published a Turkish

Grammar, (1832.) Died in 1832.

Dā'vid-son, (John,) an English traveller, born in London. He was killed in Northern Africa by some

natives in 1836.

Da'vid-son, (John W.,) an American general, born in Fairfax county, Virginia, about 1824. He graduated at West Point in 1845, became a captain in 1855, and a brigadier-general of Union volunteers early in 1862. He served in Missouri and Arkansas in 1862 and 1863.

Davidson, (Lucretia Maria,) an American poetess, born at Plattsburg, New York, in 1808. She wrote verses before she was six years old and composed with great

before she was six years old, and composed with great facility. It is stated that she wrote two hundred and seventy-eight poems, besides many which were destroyed. Died in August, 1825. A collection of her poems was published, with a Memoir by S. F. B. Morse, in 1829.

Davidson, (MARGARET MILLER,) a sister of the pre-

ceding, born in 1823, was also a poetess, and a child of equal precocity. Her poems were praised by Washington Irving, who wrote a biography of her about 1843. She is said to have been "angelic" in her disposition. Died

Davidson, (RANDALL THOMAS,) an English clergy-man, born in 1848. He married a daughter of Arch-bishop Tait, whose chaplain he for some time was. In May, 1883, he was appointed by the Queen to the deanery of Windsor.

Dā'vid-son, (Rev. Samuel,) an Irish dissenter and

lished, besides other works, "Sacred Hermeneutics Developed," (1843,) and "Biblical Criticism," (2 vols., 1852.) See "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1863; "Westminster Review" for July, 1862.

Davidson, (WILLIAM,) an American general, born in Pennsylvania in 1746. He was killed in battle at Cowan's Ford, in North Carolina, in 1781.

Dā'vie, (WILLIAM RICHARDSON,) born in England in 1756, came to America about 1762. He served as colonel under Generals Greene and Sumter in the Revolutionary war, was a member of the convention which formed the Federal Constitution in 1787, and was chosen Governor of North Carolina in 1799. He was sent as Governor of North Carolina in 1799. He was sent as envoy to France in 1799 or 1800. Died in 1820.

See Sparks, "American Biography," vol. xv., Second Series; "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iii.

"National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguisned Americans, **Daviel**, da ve'êl', (JACQUES,) a skilful French oculist,
born in Normandy in 1696. He settled in Paris in 1746,
born in Normandy in 1696. He settled in Paris in 1749. He and received the title of oculist to the king in 1749. invented a method to cure cataract by extraction, which was successful. Died in 1762.

Davies, davez, (CHARLES,) an American mathematician, born in Litchfield county, Connecticut, in 1798. He became professor of mathematics at West Point about 1824. He published "Elementary Algebra," (1839,) "Elementary Geometry and Trigonometry," (1840,) "Practical Mathematics," (1852,) and other works, which have been extensively used as text-books in colleges and accomplise. Having resigned his chair at West Point academies. Having resigned his chair at West Point, about 1837, he visited Europe, and subsequently was appointed a professor in Columbia College, New York.

Dā'vieš, (EDWARD,) a Welsh divine, born in 1756, was rector of Bishopston and chancellor of Brecon. He

wrote, besides other works, "Celtic Researches, or the Origin, Traditions, and Language of the Ancient Britons," 1804,) and a treatise on Druidism, which is commended.

Died in 1831.

Dā'vieš, (Lady ELEANOR,) born in 1603, was the daughter of the Earl of Castlehaven, and wife of Sir John Davies, (JOHN,) a learned Welsh divine, who gradu-

Davies, (John,) a Welsh writer, born in 1625, translated several works from the French. Died in 1693.

Davies, (John,) a Welsh writer, born in 1625, translated several works from the French. Died in 1693.

Davies, (John,) D.D., an English philologist, born in London in 1629, was appointed prehendary of Fly in

London in 1679, was appointed prebendary of Ely in 1711. He edited the works of Cicero, Cæsar, and other

Latin authors. Died in 1732.

Davies, (Sir John,) an eminent English poet and judge, born in Wiltshire in 1570, graduated at Oxford. In 1599 he acquired reputation by his poem entitled "Nosce Teipsum," ("Know Thyself.") In 1603 he was appointed solicitor-general of Ireland, and soon after attorney-general. He was knighted in 1607. In 1612 he published an excellent work on the political state of Ireland. He was returned to the English Parliament in 1621, and obtained the dignity of lord chief justice in 1626, but died suddenly the same year. In reference to the poem above noticed, Hallam remarks, "Perhaps no language can produce a poem, extending to so great a length, of more condensation of thought, or in which

fewer languid verses will be found."

See Johnson, "Lives of the English Poets;" G. CHALMERS, "Life of Davies;" Foss, "The Judges of England;" "Biographia Britannica;" "Retrospective Review," vol. v., 1822.

Davies, (MYLES,) a Welsh writer or compiler, lived bout 1715. He published "Athenæ Britannicæ," (3 about 1715. vols., 1716.)

Davies, (ROBERT,) a Welsh poet, born in 1770, was the author of a good Welsh grammar, and of some admired poems. Died in 1836.

Davies, (SAMUEL,) D.D., an American divine and distinguished pulpit orator, born at New Castle, Delaware, in 1724. He was instrumental in founding the College of New Jersey, and in 1758 succeeded Jonathan Edwards as president of that institution. Died in 1761, leaving several volumes of sermons, which have passed leaving several volumes of sermons, which have passed leaving several volumes of sermons, which have passed biblical critic, born at Ballymena about 1808. He pub- through many editions, both in America and England.

Davies, (SNEYD,) Archdeacon of Derby, an English poet, wrote some imitations of Horace in Duncombe's edition, (1767,) and poems in Dodsley's collection. Died

in 1769.

Davies, (THOMAS,) an English actor and bookseller, born about 1712. He made his dibut on the stage about 1736, and soon after opened a bookstore in London, where he acquired the friendship of Dr. Johnson. Returning again to the stage, he married Miss Yarrow, a beautiful actress. The satire of Churchill in the "Rosciad" induced him to quit the theatre and resume the book-trade. He wrote a "Life of Garrick," (1780,) which progued for him both fortune and resultation and which procured for him both fortune and reputation, and was author of several other biographies. Died in 1785. Johnson and Boswell met for the first time in his house. See Boswell's "Life of Johnson."

Davies, (THOMAS ALFRED,) born in Saint Lawrence county, New York, in 1809, served in the campaigns of 1861, and was made brigadier-general of volunteers in

1862.

Davies, (Rev. WALTER,) a British author, born in 1761, wrote an esteemed treatise on the "Agriculture and Domestic Economy of Wales," (1811,) and other

Died about 1848. works.

Daviess, da'vis, (Joseph Hamilton,) U.S. attorney for Kentucky, volunteered in an expedition against the Indians in 1811, and was killed at the battle of Tippecanoe, November 7 of that year. His wife was a sister of Chief-Justice Marshall.

Davila. See AVILA.

Davila, då've-lå, (FRANCISCO,) a Spanish theologian, born at Avila, was a Dominican. Died in 1604.

Davila, då've-lå, (ENRICO CATERINO,) a celebrated Italian historian, born at Sacco, near Padua, in 1576, was the son of Antonio Davila, who, like several of his ancestors, had been Constable of Cyprus. About the age of seven he was taken to Paris, where he was educated, and became a page at the French court. From 1594 to 1598 he served with distinction in the army of Henry IV., and collected materials for his history. In 1599 he resurred to Padus. About 1606 he argand in the service turned to Padua. About 1606 he engaged in the service of the Venetian senate, and commanded several military expeditions with success. In 1630 he produced his "History of the Civil Wars of France from 1559 to 1598," ("Historia delle Guerre civili," etc.,) which is unanimously regarded as authentic, and generally impartial, excepting his favouritism towards Catherine de Médicis, to whom his family was indebted. His style is graphic, spirited, and concise, and free from the prevalent defects The narration is remarkably varied and picturesque. In 1631 Davila was appointed governor of Crema. As he was performing the journey thither, he was involved in a dispute with an insolent official, who refused to furnish accommodations that Davila had a right to demand. Davila was shot dead by this person, who was instantly killed by the son of the historian.

See "Life of Davila," prefixed to an edition of his works published by Apostolo Zeno, Venice, 1733; GINGUENÉ, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie;" TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Davila, (Don PEDRO FRANCO,) a Spanish naturalist, born at Guayaquil, removed about 1748 to Paris, where he formed an extensive cabinet. In 1767 he sold this for 800,000 reals, and in 1769 went to Madrid, and was chosen perpetual director of the cabinet of natural history,

which he made one of the richest in Europe. Died in 1785.

Davila y Padilla, då've-lå e på-Del'yå, (Augustin,)
a Spanish or Mexican monk, became Bishop of Saint Domingo. He wrote a "History of the Province of Santiago de Mexico," (1596.) Died in 1604.

Davin, då'vån', (FÉLIX.) a French novelist, born at Saint-Quentin in 1807; died in 1836.

Da Vinci. See VINCI.

Davini, då-vee'nee, (Giovanni Battista,) an Italian physician, born at Camporgiano in 1562; died in 1633.

Dā'vis, (ANDREW JACKSON,) a clairvoyant and spiritualist, born in Orange county, New York, in 1826, published "Principles of Nature, her Divine Revelations," etc., (1845,) and several other works, including "The Great Harmonia," (in 4 vols.,) advocating the doctrines of Spiritualism.

See "The Magic Staff: an Autobiography of A. J. Davis;" "Fraser's Magazine" for February, 1848.

Davis, (CHARLES HENRY,) an American naval com-Davis, (CHARLES HENRY,) an American naval commander, born in Boston in 1807. He entered the navy in 1823, was appointed superintendent of the "Ephemeris" and "Nautical Almanac" about 1850, and gained the rank of commander in 1854. He served as chief of staff and captain of the fleet at the capture of Port Royal by Dupont in November, 1861. In May, 1862, he took command of the Mississippi flotilla. He gained a victory over the ram Louisiana and several gunboats on the 10th of May, and another near Memphis in June. He was raised to the rank of rear-admiral in February, 1863, and was appointed superintendent of the National Observatory in May, 1865. His services in relation to the "Nautical Almanac" are highly commended.

Dā'vis, (DAVID,) a skilful physician, born in South Wales about 1777, practised in London. He published "Elements of Obstetric Medicine," (new edition, 1842.)

Died in 1842.

Dā'vis, (EDWARD,) an English buccaneer, was a companion of Dampier. He became the chief of a band of filibusters who plundered the Spanish colonies in Peru about 1684.

Davis, (EDWARD,) an English painter and engraver, born in Wales in 1640. His engraved portraits are highly

Davis, (EDWIN HAMILTON,) M.D., an American physician and archæologist, for many years professor of materia medica and therapeutics in the New York Medical College, was born in Ross county, Ohio, in 1811. His principal work is his "Monuments of the Mississippi Valley," published by the Smithsonian Institution.

Davis, (Henry,) D.D., an American divine and scholar, born at East Hampton, New York, in 1770. He was resident of Henrican County.

president of Hamilton College, New York, from 1817 to 1833. Died in 1852.

Davis, (Rev. Henry Edwards,) an English clergyman, born at Windsor in 1756, became a Fellow and tutor of Baliol College, Oxford. At the age of twentyone he published an Examination of Gibbon's History, charging him with misrepresentation. Gibbon published a Vindication against this charge. Died in 1784.

Davis, (Henry WILLIAM BANKS.) an English artist,

born in 1833. Many of his works are sea or coast scenes.

born in 1833. Many of his works are sea or coast scenes. He was elected an R.A. in 1877.

Davis, (HENRY WINTER,) an eloquent American statesman, born at Annapolis, Maryland, about 1817, graduated at Hampden-Sidney College. He was elected a member of Congress for the third district of Maryland (i.e. a part of Baltimore) in 1854, and again in 1856. After the dissolution of the Whig party he joined the "American" party. He was re-elected to Congress in 1858. In the crisis of 1861 he gave proof of ardent loyalty to the Union, and became a radical Republican. He represented a part of Baltimore in the thirty-eighth Conrepresented a part of Baltimore in the thirty-eighth Congress, (1863-65,) in which he served as chairman of the Committee on Foreign Affairs. In the summer of 1865 he made a public speech at Chicago in favour of negro suffrage. His intellect was keen, inventive, and capable of long-continued effort. Died in December, 1865.

Davis, (JEFFERSON,) an American statesman and military leader, born in Christian county, Kentucky, in 1808. He studied at Transylvania College, and subsequently at the Military Academy of West Point, where he graduated in 1828. He served in the Black Hawk war on the Northwest frontier, 1831-32, and in the campaigns against the Pawnees and other Indian tribes, 1833 to 1835. Having settled in Mississippi, he was elected to Congress by the Democratic party in 1845. On the breaking out of the Mexican war in 1846, he resigned his seat in Congress, and as colonel of a regiment of volunteers joined General Taylor on the Rio Grande. He took a prominent part in the engagements of Monterey and Buena Vista, and his conduct on the latter occasion was noticed in General Taylor's dispatch of March 6 in high terms of commendation. He was appointed to fill a vacancy in the United States Senate in 1847, and in 1848 elected to the same office for the remainder of the term. It is said that John Quincy Adams, on hearing Mr. Davis's first speech in the Senate, observed to his friends, "That young man, gentlemen, is no ordinary man: he will make his mark yet." While in the Senate he was one of the

most prominent among the advocates of slavery and State rights. As Democratic candidate for Governor of Mississippi in 1851 he was defeated by H. S. Foote, the Union candidate. He was secretary of war during Mr. Pierce's administration, from March, 1853, till March, At the latter date he again became a Senator of the United States. Having taken a prominent part in the secession movement in 1860-61, he resigned his seat in the Senate of the United States in February of the latter year, and was soon after elected President of the provisional government formed by the secessionists. In November, 1861, he was elected without opposition President (for six years) of the Confederate States, and was inaugurated February 22, 1862. There seems no reason to doubt that the Southern leaders made a wise selection in placing Davis at the head of their perilous, not to say wild and desperate, enterprise; and he appears to have done all that any man in his position could do to bring it to a successful issue. The war was at last terminated by the capture of Richmond by General Grant in April, 1865, after which event President Davis retreated south-ward. He was taken prisoner in Southern Georgia in May, 1865, was confined in Fortress Monroe two years, and was then released on bail. He was included in the general amnesty of December 25, 1868.

See E. A. Pollard, "Life of Jefferson Davis;" Livingston, "Portraits of Eminent Americans;" Dr. J. J. Craven, "Prison-Life of Jefferson Davis," 1866; "Life and Military Career of Stonewall Jackson," New York, 1866; "Life of Jefferson Davis," by F. H. Alfriend, 1868.

Davis, (JEFFERSON C.,) an American general, born in Clarke county, Indiana, in 1828. He served in the Mexican war, 1846-47. He was one of the garrison of Fort Sumter when it was bombarded by the rebels in April, 1861. He served at Pea Ridge, March, 1862, and commanded a division at the battle of Stone River, December 31, 1862-January 2, 1863, and at the battle of Chickamauga, September 19 and 20, 1863. He led a corps of the army of Sherman in the march from Atlanta

to the sea, in December, 1864.

Davis, (John.) See Davies, (John.)

Davis, (John.) an eminent English navigator, born at Sandridge, in Devonshire. Between 1585 and 1587 he made three voyages for the discovery of a Northwest passage, in which he discovered the strait that bears his name, and advanced as far as the 72d degree of north latitude. In 1591 he served as captain in Cavendish's expedition to the South Sea, and afterwards made five voyages to the East Indies. He was killed by the Japanese in 1605. He had published an account of his Northwestern discoveries, and a work entitled "The World's Hydrographical Description," 1595. See Hakluur, "Navigations;" A. Saint John, "Lives of Celebrated Travellers;" J. Barrow, "Memoirs of the Naval Worthies of Queen Elizabeth's Reign," 1845.

Davig (OHN) an American invite horn at Plumouth.

Davis, (JOHN,) an American jurist, born at Plymouth, Massachusetts, in 1761, graduated at Harvard in 1781. He was appointed comptroller of the treasury of the

He was appointed comptroller of the treasury of the United States in 1795, and in 1801 a judge of the district court, which office he held for forty years. Died in 1847.

Davis, (JOHN,) an American Senator, born in Northborough, Massachusetts, in 1787, graduated at Yale Colege. He was elected a member of Congress, in 1824, and re-elected several times. In 1834 he was chosen Governor of Massachusetts. He represented his State in the United States Senate from 1835 to 1841. He acted with the Whig party, and was a prominent advocate of a with the Whig party, and was a prominent advocate of a protective tariff. He became Governor of Massachusetts again in 1841 or 1842. His reputation for integrity was

again in 1841 or 1842. His reputation for integrity was such that he was commonly called "Honest John Davis." He was again elected a Senator of the United States about 1845. Died at Worcester in April, 1854.

Davis, (John A. G.,) professor of law in the University of Virginia, was born in Middlesex county, in that State, in 1801. He was educated at William and Mary College. He was the author of a "Guide to Justices of the Peace," and other legal works. Died in 1840.

Davis, (Sir John Francis,) an English officer and writer on China, was born in London in 1795. He was attached to Lord Amherst's embassy to China in 1816, and afterwards became chief superintendent at Canton. He is one of the few Europeans who have mastered the

language and literature of China. On his return to England he published "The Chinese: a General Description of China and its Inhabitants," (1836, 2 vols.,) which is one of the best English works on that subject. He was governor of Hong-Kong from 1841 to 1847. In 1841 he produced "Sketches of China."

Davis, (MATTHEW L.,) an American writer, born in 1766, was an intimate friend of Aaron Burr. He wrote,

Burr," (2 vols., 1836-37.) Died in 1850.

Da'vis, (Thomas,) an Irish poet and political writer, born at Mallow in 1814. He was a leader of the party called "Young Ireland," and in favour of a repeal of the

Act of Union. Died in 1845.

Dā'vǐ-son, (FRANCIS,) an English poet, son of William, noticed below. He published in 1602 "The Poetical Rhapsody," which contains, besides his own verses, selections from the writings of contemporary poets.

Davison, (WILLIAM,) an English statesman in the service of Queen Elizabeth. After having performed embassies to Holland and Scotland, he was appointed privy councillor, and one of the principal secretaries of state, about 1586. The queen ordered him privately to draw a warrant for the execution of Mary Stuart, which she signed. After the execution (1587) she disowned the act, and threw the odium on Davison, who was confined in the Tower a number of years,

Davond Pasha, an eminent Turkish statesman, was born in 1816. An Armenian Christian, he filled the office of governor-general of the Lebanon for seven years from 1861; he has also been minister of public works at Constantinople. He speaks several European languages.

Davoust or Davout, (Louis Alexandre Edme François,) Baron, a French officer, brother of Marshal Davoust, was born at Étivey (Yonne) in 1773. He served at the battles of Saint-Jean-d'Acre and of the Pyramids, and became aide-de-camp to his brother in 1800. For his services at Austerlitz, Jena, and Wagram he was made a baron in 1809. Died in 1820.

Davoust, more correctly Davout, pronounced alike da'voo', (Louis Nicolas,) Duke of Auerstadt and Prince of Eckmühl, an able and successful French marshal, born near Noyers (Yonne) in 1770, was a fellow-student with Bonaparte at Brienne. In 1791 he became a colonel, or chef-de-bataillon, in the republican army, and in 1793 made a daring attempt to seize Dumouriez, the general-in-chief. In the same year he obtained the rank of general of brigade. He accompanied Bonaparte to Egypt in 1798, fought several battles under Desaix, and contributed to the victory of Aboukir, 1799. The next year he returned to France, and was promoted to the grade of general of division by Bonaparte, of whom he was an ardent admirer. He commanded the cavalry of the army of Italy in 1800. In 1804 he was made major-general of the imperial guard, and marshal of the empire. He led the right wing of the army at Austerlitz in 1805, where his services were very conspicuous, and defeated the Prussians at the great battle of Auerstadt, which was fought on the same day as that of Jena, October 14, 1806. "This last success," says Alison, "put the keystone to the arch of Marshal Davoust's fame." He was created Prince of Eckmühl in 1809 for his success at the village of that name. After taking part in the Russian campaign, 1812, and being wounded at Borodino, he defended Hamburg against the allies for several months, and excited loud complaints by his extortions and severity to the inhabitants. He was Napoleon's minister of war the inhabitants. He was Napoleon's minister of war during the Hundred Days, 1815, and after the battle of Waterloo was appointed by the provisional government general-in-chief of the French armies; but he retired from the command in the same year. In 1819 he was a member of the Chamber of Peers. Died in 1823.

See Chénier, "Vie du Maréchal Davout," 1866; "Davoust des Tyrannen, Leben und Thaten," Leipsic, 1815; Jourdan, "Eloge funèbre de M. le Maréchal Davout," 1823; Thiers, "Histoire du Consulat et de l'Empire."

Davout. See DAVOUST.

D'Avrigny. See Avrigny.

Dā'vy, (Sir Humphry,) one of the most eminent chemists that Great Britain has produced, was born at Pen-He is one of the few Europeans who have mastered the zance, in Cornwall, December 17, 1778. IIis father was

a carver of wood. Endowed by nature with an ardent and fertile imagination, he early manifested a decided taste for works of fiction, and especially for poetry. It is stated that when about eleven years old he commenced an epic poem, of which Diomede, the son of Tydeus, was the hero: whether the work was ever fully completed, we are not informed; but enough, at least, was written to prove the soaring fancy and inexhaustible invention of the youthful poet. He appears subsequently to have limited his efforts to fugitive poetry, of which he has left some very respectable and interesting specimens. When he was sixteen (1795) he lost his father. Not long after, Gregory Watt, son of the celebrated James Watt, visiting the west of England for his health, became a lodger in the house of Mrs. Davy, the mother of Humphry. A warm friendship, the result of congenial tastes, sprang up between the young men, and appears to have had an important influence in directing the studies and determining the subsequent career of Davy. But the cause of science is especially indebted to Mr. Davies Gilbert for the early encouragement which he afforded to Davy, and afterwards for introducing him to the notice of the Royal Institution in London. In 1798 he became associated with Dr. Beddoes in the "Pneumatic Institution" which the latter had founded at Bristol. In the followwhich the latter had founded at Briston. In the blow-ing year the young chemist gave to the world his first contributions to science,—viz., "Essays on Heat and Light, with a New Theory of Respiration," etc., (these essays forming part of a volume published by Dr. Bed-does.) His "Researches, Chemical and Philosophical, chiefly concerning Nitrous Oxide and its Respiration," appeared in 1800, and attracted great attention in the scientific world. He was not only the first to discover and make known the peculiar exhilarating or intoxicating properties of nitrous oxide gas, but his "Researches" contain also the results of a number of most interesting though hazardous experiments on the respiration of car-buretted hydrogen, nitrogen, hydrogen, carbonic acid, and nitrous gases. In 1801 he gave his first lecture be-fore the Royal Institution, (London,) in which he was the was the was the was the was eminently successful. "His youth, his simplicity, his natural eloquence, his chemical knowledge, his happy illustrations and well-conducted experiments, excited universal attention and unbounded applause." ("Life of Sir Humphry Davy," by Dr. Paris, p. 90.) In his second Bakerian lecture before the Royal Society in 1807, he appropriated his great achievement, the decomposition announced his great achievement,—the decomposition by galvanism of the fixed alkalies,—whereby he demonstrated that these alkalies are simply metallic oxides. Davy's account of this grand discovery has been justly pronounced the most important contribution made to the "Philosophical Transactions" (of the Royal Society) since the time of Sir Isaac Newton. It is to be regretted that one possessing such rare intellectual endowments should not have been proof against the intoxication of success. It is, however, too true that, after his sudden rise to distinction, Davy occasionally betrayed a spirit of arrogance, especially towards younger aspirants to fame, unworthy of a great man, and certainly not to have been expected in one who had himself owed so much to the generous patronage of men of science. In 1812, Davy was knighted; and shortly afterwards he married Mrs. Aprecce,—a widow who possessed, with many accomplishments, a considerable fortune. He was made in 1818 a baronet, in consideration of the great services which he had rendered his country and mankind,—among which one of the most important was his inventions of the section of the most important was his inventions. tion of the safety-lamp. In 1820 he was chosen president of the Royal Society, and for seven successive years was elected to the same office,—which, however, in 1827 he was compelled to resign on account of his health. He died at Geneva in May, 1829.

Our limits will permit us to mention only a very few of Davy's numerous and important publications. Among the principal are his "Elements of Chemical Philosophy" (1812) and his "Elements of Agricultural Chemistry," (1813;) to which may be added his papers relating to "Fire-Damp," etc., and those giving an account of his researches concerning "Oxymuriatic Acid" (chlorine) and "Fluoric Compounds." His "Consolations in

Travel," published after his death, consists principally

of speculations and reflections on religious subjects.

Davy has been styled by Dumas "the greatest chemical genius that ever appeared." He seems, indeed, to have possessed in the largest measure all the endowments requisite for a profound and successful investigator of nature. To an intellect in the highest degree pene-trating and comprehensive, he joined an invention inexhaustible in resources, and an enthusiasm for science which no difficulties or discouragements could repress. "Davy," says Cuvier, "when not yet thirty-two years old, occupied, in the opinion of all those who could judge of such labours, the first rank among the chemists of this or any other age." A writer in the "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1836, observes that, "since the age of Sir Isaac Newton, the history of British science has recorded no discoveries of equal importance with those of Sir Humphry Davy."

See "Life of Sir Humphry Davy," by Dr. J. A. Parts," 1831;
"Memoirs of the Life of Sir Humphry Davy," by his brother, Dr.
JOHN DAVY, 1836; J. AYRTON, "Life of Sir H. Davy," 2 vols.,
1831; H. C. VAN DER BOON MESCH, "Redevoering over H. Davy,"
1837; KIRÉEVSKY, "Histoire des Législateurs-chimistes: Lavoisier
—Berthollet—H. Davy," 1845; "Edinburgh Review" for January,
1814, and April, 1836; "London Quarterly Review" for September,
1812.

Davy, (John,) an English musician and composer, born near Exeter about 1770; died in 1824.

Davy, (John,) M.D., an English chemist and physiologist, was a younger brother of Sir Humphry Davy.

He served as a progen in the army for manny years in He served as surgeon in the army for many years in the East Indies, etc. In 1821 he published in London an excellent "Account of the Interior of Ceylon." He wrote numerous able works on various subjects, among which are "Researches, Physiological and Anatomical, (1839.) a "Life of Sir Humphry Davy," (1840.) "Notes and Observations on the Ionian Islands and Malta," (1842,) and "Lectures on the Study of Chemistry," etc., (1849.) Died in 1868.

Davydow or Davuidof. See DAVIDOF.

Dawe, dau, (GEORGE,) an eminent English portraitpainter, born about 1775, acquired a European reputa-tion. The Royal Academy received him as associate about 1809, and as academician in 1814. In 1819 the emperor Alexander invited him to Saint Petersburg, emperor Alexander invited him to Saint Petersburg, where he passed ten years, with the title of first painter. He executed portraits of nearly all the sovereigns of Europe. His "Andromache" proves that he was also skilful as a historical painter. He wrote a "Life of George Morland." Charles Lamb, who was his friend, mentions him in his "Essays." Died in London in 1829.

**Dawes*, dauz, (Henry L.,) a lawyer, born in Hampshire county, Massachusetts, in 1816. He represented a district of Massachusetts in Congress from 1857 to 1869, acting with the Republicans. He is also a member of the forty-first Congress, (1860–71.)

acting with the Republicans. He is also a member of the forty-first Congress, (1869-71.)

Dawes, dauz, (Manasseh,) an English writer on law, morals, and political economy. Died in 1829.

Dawes, (Richard,) an English critic, eminent as a Greek scholar, born at Market Bosworth in 1708, became a Fellow of Emanuel College, Cambridge. From 1738 to 1749 he was master of a grammar-school in Newcastle. In 1745 he published "Miscellanea Critica," which was at one time a high authority. Porson thought it "second

at one time a high authority. Porson thought it "second only to Bentley's 'Phalaris.'" Died in 1766.

Dawes, (Rufus,) an American poet, born in Boston in 1803, studied law, but never practised it. In 1839 he published "Geraldine, Athenia of Damascus, and Mis-

cellaneous Poems."

Dawes, (Sir WILLIAM,) an English prelate, born near Braintree, Essex, in 1671. He was chaplain to William III. about 1698, and to Queen Anne some years later, and had great popularity as a preacher. He was appointed Bishop of Chester in 1707, and Archbishop of York in 1714. He wrote the "Anatomy of Atheism," a poem, and published several sermons. Died in 1724.

Dawison, (BOGUMIL,) a popular actor, born at Warsawin 1818. In 1866 he came to the United States. He

died in 1872.

Dawkins, (WILLIAM BOYD,) an English geologist and archæologist, born in 1838. Among his works are "Cave-Hunting," and "Early Man in Britain, &c."

Daw'son, (GEORGE,) an English writer on law, published "The Origin of Laws," ("Origo Legum," 1694.) Died in 1700.

Daxenberger, dåk'sen-berg'er, (Sebastian Franz,) a German poet, born at Munich in 1809, assumed the

name of KARL FERNAU.

Day, (JEREMIAH,) president of Yale College, was born in New Preston, Connecticut, in 1773. He graduated at Yale College in 1795, studied theology, and became in 1801 professor of mathematics and natural philosophy at that college. He succeeded Dr. Dwight as president in 1817, and continued to hold that position until 1846. He published, besides other works, "An Introduction to Algebra," (1814,) and "Navigation and Surveying," (1817,) which were highly esteemed. Died in 1867.

Day or Daye, (190N,) an English printer, born at

Dunwich in 1522, established a printing-office in London in 1544. He perfected the Greek types, and was the first who printed with Saxon characters in England. By his editions of the Bible and other books he promoted

the Reformation. Died in 1584.

See Ames and Dibdin, "Typographical Antiquities of Great Britain."

Day or Daye, (JOHN,) son of the preceding, born in

1566, became a popular preacher, and published numerous sermons and lectures. Died in 1627.

Day, (JOHN,) an English poet and comedian, lived about 1600–20. Among his works is "The Isle of Guls,"

Day, (STEPHEN,) an English printer, born in 1611, removed to Massachusetts in 1638, and established at Cambridge the first printing-press in New England.

Died in 1668.

Day, (Thomas,) an English author and philanthropist, born in London in 1748, inherited an ample fortune. He studied law, but did not practise at the bar. In 1773 he attacked the slave-trade in a poem entitled "The Dying Negro." He expressed his sympathy with the American patriots by two poems, "The Devoted Legions," and "The Desolation of America," (1777.) The following may serve to illustrate his eccentric habits and peculiar opinions on education. He selected from and peculiar opinions on education. He selected from a foundling-hospital two girls about twelve years old, with the intention of educating them rationally on the system of Rousseau and taking one of them as his wife. But the experiment did not succeed; and he married Miss Milnes in 1778. One of his protégées, however, did honour to his system of education, and became the wife of his friend Bicknell. His most popular work is "Sandford and Merton," (1783,) a juvenile tale, of which Leigh Hunt says, "The pool of mercenary and time-serving ethics was first blown over by the fresh country breeze of 'Sandford and Merton,' a production that I shall ever be grateful for." He wrote several other minor works.

He was killed by a kick from a horse in 1789.

See "An Account of the Life and Writings of Thomas Day," by himself; "Biographia Britannica;" J. BLACKMAN, "Life of T. Day." TIMAEUS, "T. Day's Leben," 1798.

Daye. See DAY.

Day'ton, (ELIAS,) an American officer, born in 1737, was a native of New Jersey. He fought in the American Revolution, obtained the rank of colonel in 1778, and afterwards became a general. Died in 1807.

Dayton, (John,) born about 1760, was elected Governor of South Carolina in 1800, and again in 1808. afterwards became judge of the United States district court of that State. He was author of "A View of South Carolina," "Memoirs of the Revolution," etc. Died in 1822.

Dayton, (Jonathan,) an American statesman, born at Elizabethtown, in New Jersey, in 1760. He was a member of the convention which framed the Federal Constitution in 1787, and was elected to Congress by the Federalists of New Jersey in 1791. He was Speaker of the House of Representatives for two terms between 1793 and 1797, and was elected to the Senate of the United States in 1799. Died in 1824.

Dayton, (WILLIAM LEWIS,) an American statesman, born at Backingdage Someout source.

born at Baskingridge, Somerset county, New Jersey, in 1807. He was liberally educated, studied law, and was admitted to the bar about 1830. He was appointed in 1842 a Senator of the United States by the Governor a son of the preceding, was born at Nantes in 1802. He

of New Jersey, to fill a vacancy. He also represented New Jersey in the national Senate for a full term of six years, (1845-51,) during which he acted with the Whig party and opposed the extension of slavery. He also disapproved the Fugitive Slave bill. In 1851 he returned to the practice of law at Trenton. In 1856 he was nominated as Republican candidate for Vice-President by the convention which nominated J. C. Fremont for the Presidency. They received the votes of the New England States, and of New York, Ohio, Michigan, Wisconsin, and Iowa. In 1857 he became attorney-general of New Jordan Williams of Ne

and Iowa. In 1857 he became attorney-general of New Jersey. He was appointed minister to France in the spring of 1861. He died in Paris in December, 1864.

Dazille, dă'zel' or dă'ze'ye, (JEAN BARTHÉLEMY,) a French physician, became honorary physician to the king in Saint Domingo in 1776. He wrote a "Treatise on the Diseases of Warm Climates," and other valuable medical works. Died in Paris in 1812.

Dazzi, dat'see, (Andrea,) born in Florence about 1470, was professor of ancient literature in his native city, and wrote a number of Latin poems. Died in 1548.

Deageant, då'zhôn', a French courtier and writer, born at Saint-Marcellan, was author of historical "Mémoires," printed in 1668. Died in 1639.

Deák, då-åk', (FRANCIS,) a Hungarian orator and statesman, born at Kehida in 1803. He was elected to the Diet about 1830, and became a leader of the mode-rately liberal party. In 1848 he was appointed minister of justice; but he retired from that office when Kossuth obtained the ascendency in September, 1848. On the approach of General Windischgrätz in 1849, Deák was selected to negotiate with him. The important address or manifesto of the Diet in answer to the imperial rescript of 1861 was drawn by Deák. He is said to have been the

most popular man in Hungary. Died in 1876.

Deane, deen, (James,) M.D., an American physician and naturalist, and one of the first discoverers of the fossil footprints in the valley of the Connecticut, was born in Coleraine, Massachusetts, in 1801; died in 1858. He was author of numerous papers on fossil footprints

and other scientific subjects.

Deane, (SILAS,) an American diplomatist, born at Groton, Connecticut. He was a member of Congress in 1774, and was sent to France as a political and financial agent in 1776. He deviated from his instructions, and by profuse promises induced so many French officers to enter the service of the United States, that Congress was dissatisfied with his conduct, and recalled him in Died in England in 1789.

Deani, dà-à'nee, (Marcantonio,) a popular Italian preacher, commonly called "Padre Pacifico," born at Brescia in 1775; died in 1824.

See Gambara, "Elogio storico del P. Pacifico," 1825.

Dēar'born, (HENRY,) an American general, born in Hampton, New Hampshire, in 1751. He served as captain at the battle of Bunker Hill, and as major at the capture of the army of Burgoyne in 1777. In 1781 he took part in the capture of the British army at Yorktown. He was secretary of war for eight years, (1801-09.) In the spring of 1813 he captured Yorktown, in Canada. He was sent as minister to Portugal in 1822, and returned in 1824. Died in 1829.

Dearing. See Dering, (Edward.)

Debacq, deh-båk', (Charles Alexandre.) a French
painter of history and portraits, was born in Paris in
1804. Among his works are "Mary Stuart departing
from France," and "The Death of Molière." Died in 1850.

Debay, deh-bå', (Auguste Hyacinthe.) a French
painter and sculptor, born at Nantes in 1804. He gained

the first prize for painting in 1823, since which he has won several medals of the first class. Among his paintings is "Lucretia in the Forum of Collatia," (1831.) As a sculptor he has produced an admired group called "The Primitive Cradle, or Eve and her Two Infants."

Debay, (JEAN BAPTISTE JOSEPH,) the father of the preceding, born at Malines in 1779, was a skilful sculptor. He worked at Nantes and Paris. Among his works are a group of the "Three Parcæ," (1828,) and a statue of

gained the first prize in 1819. He produced a statue of Cambronne, (1846,) and other works.

Debelle. See Belle, De.

Debelloy. See Belloy, De. Débonnaire, dà'bo'nār', (Louis,) a French theological writer, born at Ramerupt-sur-Aube; died in 1752.

Deb'o-rah, [Heb. ד, ברוה] a Hebrew prophetess and judge, who lived in the thirteenth century before Christ. She was instrumental in delivering the people from Jabin, King of Canaan, and his captain Sisera. (See Judges, chap. iv.) She is supposed to have been the author of the sublime hymn or lyric poem which forms the fifth

chapter of Judges.

De Bow, (James Dunwoody Brownson,) an Ame-He graduated at Charleston College in 1843, was admitted to the bar in 1844, and the same year took charge of the "Southern Quarterly Review," published at Charleston. Near the close of 1845 he removed to New Orleans, and established "De Bow's Commercial Review," of which he was for many years the editor and proprietor. which he was for many years the editor and proprietor. He was chosen professor of political economy and statistics in the University of Louisiana in 1847. In 1853 appeared his "Industrial Resources of the South and

West," (3 vols. 8vo.) Died in 1867.

Debraux, deh-brō', (PAUL ÉMILE,) a popular French

Colonne," "Prince Eugène," and other songs, which had great success. Died in 1831.

Debret, deh-brà', (Jean Baptiste,) a French painter, born in Paris in 1768, removed to Rio Janeiro some time after 1815, and received the title of first painter to the imperial family of Brazil, for whom he painted several historical pieces and portraits. Died in Paris about 1845.

De Brosses. See Brosses, DE.

Debry, deh-bre', (JEAN ANTOINE JOSEPH,) a French lawyer, born at Vervins about 1760, was elected to the Legislative Assembly in 1791, and was a prominent supporter of the moderate republican party. He was one of the committee of public safety in 1793, and became a member of the Council of Five Hundred in 1796. In 1798 he was sent, with two others, as minister plenipotentiary to Rastadt. As they were departing from that place, in 1799, on their return home, a party of Austrian soldiers massacred his colleagues; but he escaped by favour of the darkness. He was prefect of Doubs from 1801 till 1814. Died in 1834.

See Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Debure, deh-bür', written also De Bure, (GUIL-LAUME,) a French publisher and bibliographer, born in Paris in 1734; died in 1820.

Debure, (GUILLAUME FRANÇOIS,) a French bookseller and bibliographer, born in Paris in 1731. He published a "Bibliographie Instructive," (7 vols., 1763-68,) which was the most important work on the subject of rare books that had then appeared. Died in 1782.

of rare books that had then appeared. Died in 1782.

Decaen, deh-kôn', written also De Caen, (CHARLES MATHIEU ISIDORE,) a French count, born near Caen in 1769, became general of brigade in 1796. As general of division, he contributed to the victory of Hohenlinden in 1800. Ín 1802 he was appointed captain-general of the French possessions in India. He defended with ability the Isles of France and of Bourbon against the English for eight years, and returned home in 1811. For his success against the Spaniards he was created count in 1813. In 1815 he commanded at Bordeaux for Louis XVIII., but joined the army of Napoleon when he returned from Elba. After the restoration of 1815 he was excluded from the service. Died in 1832.

See M. L. E. GAUTIER, "Biographie du Général Decaen," 1850.

Decaisne, deh-kan', (HENRI,) a historical painter of much merit, born at Brussels in 1799. Many of his works are in the Musée of Versailles, and in various public buildings of Paris. Died about 1852.

Decaisne, (Joseph,) an eminent botanist and horticulturist, a brother of the preceding, was born at Brussels in 1808. He removed to Paris in his youth, and in 1830 became aide-naturaliste under Adrien de Jussieu in the Museum of Natural History. In 1850 he suc-

famous botanical garden of Paris. He wrote treatises on Madder, the Chinese Yam, Rice, etc., and published a valuable work entitled "Asiatic Plants collected by V. Jacquemont." He is a member of the Institute.

Decamps, deh-kôn', (Alexandre Gabriel,) an eminent French painter of landscapes, history, and genre, was born in Paris in 1803. He studied nature in Italy and in the Levant. His style is regarded as original. Among his principal works are "The Defeat of the Cimbri," a "Souvenir of Turkey in Asia," and other pictures of Oriental scenes and customs. At the Exposition in Paris in 1855 he divided the public favour with Vernet and Delacroix. His pictures display vigour of colouring and mastery of the effects of light. Died in 1860.

Decamps, (François.) See Camps, De.

Decamps, (J. B.) See Descamps, (J. B.)

De Candolle. See Candolle, De.

De Castro. See Castro, De.

De-cā'tur, (Stephen,) a celebrated American commodore, born at Sinnepuxent, Maryland, in January, 1870. He entered the navy in 1803, and obtained the

modore, born at Sinnepuxent, Maryland, in January, 1779. He entered the navy in 1798, and obtained the rank of lieutenant in 1799. In February, 1804, he commanded a small party which entered the harbour of Tripoli and burned the American frigate Philadelphia, which had been captured. For this daring exploit he was promoted to the rank of captain. At the beginning of the war of 1812 he commanded the frigate United States the war of 1812 he commanded the frigate United States, forty-four guns, with which he captured the British frigate Macedonian in October of that year. He was blockaded by a superior force in the harbour of New London for several months, 1813-14. In January, 1815, he sailed from New York in the President, which, after being injured by striking a bar, was pursued by four British vessels and forced to surrender. In May, 1815, he took command of a squadron sent against the Algerines, who had committed hostile acts on the commerce of the United States. He captured two Algerine war-vessels, and dictated a treaty of peace to the Dey of Algiers, in June, 1815. He was renowned for extraordinary resolution and cool intrepidity. He was killed in a duel near Bladensburg, Maryland, by Commodore James Barron, in March, 1820.

in March, 1820.

See "Life of S. Decatur," in Sparks's "American Biography,"
vol. ii., second series; S. Putnam Waldo, "Life and Character of
S. Decatur," 1821, 2d edition; "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iii.; "Encyclopædia Americana."

Decazes, deh-kāz', (Élle,) a French statesman and
peer, born at or near Libourne (Gironde) in 1780. He

became a resident of Paris under the régime of Napoleon, and was banished thence because he was a royalist during the Hundred Days. On the restoration of 1815 he was appointed minister of police instead of Fouché. By his address and tact he was well qualified for that office, which was highly important in those critical times. He gained the confidence of the king, so that when the min-isters resigned, in December, 1818, and the king resolved to have a Liberal ministry, he consulted Decazes, by whose advice General Dessolles was appointed premier; and the subject of this article became minister of the interior. In the next year he became prime minister. In February, 1820, he resigned in consequence of calumnies which had obtained currency and which charged him with complicity in the death of the Duke of Berry. The king, whose favourite he remained to the last, then gave him the title of duke, and appointed him ambassador to London. In 1834 he was chosen grand referendary of the Chamber of Peers. Died in October, 1860.

Decazes, (Louis Charles Elie Amanieu,) Duc, eldest son of the above, was born in 1819. Previously to 1848, when he retired into private life, he had been French ambassador at Madrid and Lisbon. In 1871 he was returned to the National Assembly by the Gironde; in 1873 he was chosen as ambassador to St. James's, after which he was minister for foreign affairs until 1877.

Dèce, the French of DECIUS, which see.

Décébale. See DECEBALUS.

Décébale. See DECEBALOS, De-çeb'a-lus, [Gr. Δεκβαλος, Fr. DÉCÉBALE, dà'sà'-bầl',] King of the Dacians, born in the first century, was bầl',] King of the Romans. He for a long time a formidable enemy of the Romans. He waged a successful war against the emperor Domitian, ceeded Mirbel as professor of culture and director of the who was compelled to become tributary to him about 90. When Trajan became master of the empire, (98 A.D.,) he refused to pay tribute, and in the war which ensued Decebalus was defeated. He killed himself in 105 A.D.

See TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs."

Decembrio, dà-chêm'bre-o, (Angelo,) an Italian writer, born in the duchy of Milan; died about 1500.

Decembrio, (PIETRO CANDIDO,) an Italian writer, born at Pavía in 1399, was a brother of Angelo. He was elected president of the Milanese republic in 1447. When Milan had been conquered by Francis Sforza, he went to Rome, where Pope Nicholas V. made him apostolic secretary. He wrote numerous works, among which are a "Life of Francis Sforza" and a "Life of Petrarch," and translated some of the works of Plato, Aristotle, and others. Died in 1477. See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Dechalles or Dechasles. See CHALLES, DE.

Dechamps, deh-shôn', (ADOLPHE,) a Belgian statesman and orator, born at Melle in 1807. In 1845 he became minister of foreign affairs. He was removed from office in 1847, after which he united himself with the

Catholic opposition.

De Charmes, de charmz, (RICHARD,) an American author and Swedenborgian minister, born in Philadelphia in 1796. He graduated at Yale College in 1826. His principal publications are the "New Churchman Extra," devoted to polemics and church history, and

Dechazelles. See Chazelles, De.

Decio, dā'cho, [Lat. De'Clus,] (Filippo,) an eminent Italian jurist, born at Milan in 1454. He professed civil and canon law with great reputation at Pisa, Pavía, Sienna, and Rome. Having been excommunicated by Julius II., he went to France, and was chosen professor at Valence. After Leo X. became pope, Decio returned to Italy, and died in 1535. He wrote a legal work entitled "Consilia."

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" P. Giovio, "Elogia."

See Decio. Decius, dee'she-us, [Fr. Dèce, das,] (Caius Messius Quintus Trajanus,) a Roman emperor, born in Pannonia about 200 A.D. He was Governor of Mæsia, under Philip, when his army proclaimed him emperor. A battle followed between the two rivals, in which Philips and the process of was defeated and killed, 249 A.D. Decius persecuted the Christians with great cruelty. In a battle with the Goths, who had invaded his dominions, he was killed in 251.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

De'cius Ju-bel'lĭ-us, a general sent by the Roman senate to guard the city of Rhegium during the invasion of Italy by Pyrrhus. He treacherously massacred the male citizens of that city, and revolted against the Roman republic. Died about 270 B.C.

De'cius Mus, (PUBLIUS,) a Roman consul, celebrated for his patriotic devotion. In a battle against the Latins,

337 B.C., he devoted himself formally to the Dii Manes, then, rushing into the midst of the enemy, was instantly killed. His son, P. Decius Mus, also a consul, imitated

his example in 296 B.C.

Decker, dêk'ker, Dekker, or Deckers, dêk'kers,
(JOHN,) a Dutch chronologist and theologian, born at

Decker, (Sir Matthew,) a writer on political economy, born in Amsterdam. In 1702 he settled in London, where he became an eminent merchant, was made a baronet in 1716, and elected to Parliament in 1719. He published "Serious Considerations on the Several High Duties which the Nation labours under," (1743.)

A work on the "Causes of the Decline of the Foreign Trade" is by some ascribed to him. Died in 1749.

Deck'er, Dek'kar, or Dek'ker, (Thomas,) an English dramatist, who lived in the reign of James I. He wrote several plays in partnership with Ford, Rowley, and others. Among the works which he composed alone are "Fortunatus, or the Wishing-Cap," and "The Gull's Horn-Book," the latter of which presents a curious picture of the manners of his time. Died about 1638.

See DIBDIN, "History of the English Stage;" "Minor Elizabethan Dramatists," in the "Atlantic Monthly" for December, 1867.

Decker, van. See DEKKER, DE.

Decker, von, fon dêk'ker, (Karl.) a German writer on war and tactics, was born in Berlin in 1784. He served some years in the Prussian army, and rose to the rank of general-major, (1842.) He wrote many works, among which are "Bonaparte's Campaigns in Italy," and "Tactics," etc., (1834.) Died in 1844.

De Columnis. See Guido delle Colonne.

Decomberousse, deh'kon'brooss', (François Isaac HYACINTHE,) a French dramatist, born at Vienne in 1786.
He wrote a successful comedy, called "The Present of the Prince," (1821,) and "Judith," a tragedy, in verse, (1825,) which is commended. Died in 1856.

Decrès, deh-krà', (DENIS,) Duc, a French naval officer, born at Chaumont, in Champagne, in 1761, entered the navy at the age of seventeen, and obtained the rank of rear-admiral in 1708. For his conduct in a fight

tered the navy at the age of seventeen, and obtained the rank of rear-admiral in 1798. For his conduct in a fight with the English near Malta in 1800, he received a sabre of honour from the First Consul. In 1801 he was appointed minister of the marine, which he directed with ability for thirteen years. In 1815 he retired from the service. In 1820 he was killed by his valet, who designed

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

to rob him.

Dédale, the French of DÆDALUS, which see.

Dédale, the French of DÆDALUS, which see.

Dedecker, dā'dèk'ker, (PIERRE JACQUES FRANÇOIS,)
a leader of the Catholic or clerical party in Belgium,
was born at Zele in 1812. He entered the Chamber of
Deputies in 1839, and was one of the chief editors of
the "Revue de Bruxelles" from 1837 to 1851. In 1855 he
formed a new ministry, which was dissolved in 1857.

Dedekind, dâ'deh-kînt', (Constantine Christian,)
a German poet, born at Rheinsdorf, wrote dramas on
scriptural subjects, and other works. Died in 1713.

Dedekind, (FRIEDRICH,) a German poet, born at
Neustadt about 1530. He was inspector of the Protest-

Neustadt about 1530. He was inspector of the Protestant churches of the diocese of Lubeck. He wrote, besides other works, a humorous satire in Latin verse, entitled "Grobianus, de Morum Simplicitate," (1549,) which was often reprinted. An English version appeared, with the title of "Grobianus, or the Compleat Booby." Died in 1598.

See HEGEL, "Geschichte der komischen Literatur."

Dedelay. See DE DELLEY.

De Delley, deh-dà/là/, written also Dedelay, (CLAUDE PIERRE,) a meritorious French economist, born at Romans (Dauphiné) in 1750. He wrote valuable treatises on agriculture and the public revenue, and founded a hospital and free school. He became a senator in 1800, and was made a count under the empire. Died in 1827.

De Dominis. See Dominis.

Dee, (ARTHUR,) M.D., an English alchemist, son of John Dee, noticed below, born at Mortlake in 1579, became physician to Charles I., and wrote a treatise on alchemy, called "Fasciculus Chymicus," (1631.) Died

Dee, (JOHN,) a famous English astrologer and mathematician, remarkable for his versatile talents and learning, was born in London in 1527. He was educated at Cambridge, where he made great progress in astronomy and other sciences. About 1550 he lectured on geometry in Paris or Rheims, and returned to London in 1551. In the reign of Mary he was imprisoned on a charge of magic. He was patronized by Queen Elizabeth, who is said to have employed him as her secret agent or "intelligencer." In 1564 he produced his "Monas Hieroglyphica" and some years later wrete an able treating on glyphica," and some years later wrote an able treatise on the reformation of the calendar. Having associated with himself Edward Kelley and a Polish noble named Laski, for the purpose of conversing with spirits, they passed some years in Bohemia and Poland. In 1595 the queen appointed him warden of Manchester College. He died in 1608, leaving many curious works, some of which are still in manuscript.

See Disraeli, "Amenities of Literature;" Dibdin, "Bibliomania;" Thomas Smith, "Vita J. Dee," London, 1707.

Deering, deer'ing or dā'ring, (Karl.,) a German physician and botanist, born in Saxony, emigrated to England. He published a catalogue of the plants growing near Nottingham. Died about 1750.

Defermon des Chapelières, deh-fêr'môn' dà shāple-air', (JOSEPH.) COUNT, an able French minister of

state, born at Rennes in 1756, was educated for the law. As a member of the National Assembly, he favoured a moderate reform, and was chosen president of that body in 1791. In the Convention he voted against the death of the king, and in 1795 passed into the Council of Five Hundred. Bonaparte appointed him councillor of state in 1800, and minister of state in 1807. Soon after this date he was made a count of the empire, and one of the directors of the finances. Died in 1831. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Deffand or Deffant, du, dü då'fôn', (MARIE de Vichy-Chamroud—deh ve'she'shôn'roo',) MARQUISE, a literary French lady, born in 1697. She became at an early age the wife of the Marquis du Deffand, from whom she soon separated. Though intelligent, witty, beautiful, and accomplished, she was much disposed to ennui. Her house in Paris for fifty years was frequented by authors and statesmen of the highest eminence, and by atthors and statesmen of the inglest elimiente, and the most noble and fashionable were attracted to her parties. She corresponded many years with Horace Walpole, D'Alembert, and Voltaire. She became nearly blind at the age of fifty-four. She was inclined to skepticism, and was remarkable for egotism. Her letters are much admired for literary merit and soundness of criticism. (See her "Letters to Walpole and Voltaire," published in 4 vols., 1810.) Died in 1780. (See Espinasse, Mademoiselle.)

See MARMONTEL, "Mémoires;" VOLTAIRE, "Correspondance;" GRIMM, "Correspondance;" Edinburgh Review" for January, 1810,

February, 1811, and October, 1859.

Deffant. See DEFFAND. De Foe or Defoe, (DANIEL,) a popular English author and original genius, born in London in 1661, was the son of James Foe, a butcher. The particle De was prefixed to the name by Daniel himself. He was educated for the ministry among the dissenters, but did not pursue that vocation. In 1685 he enlisted in the service of the Duke of Monmouth in rebellion against James II., and on the of Montmouth in rebellion against James 11., and on the failure of that attempt became a merchant or tradesman, He produced an "Essay on Projects" in 1697, and a poetical satire entitled "The True-Born Englishman," (about 1700,) which had a very large sale and procured him the favour of the king. For the publication of his ironical pamphlet entitled "The Shortest Way with the Discourter." (1720,) he was condensed by the House Dissenters," (1702,) he was condemned by the House of Commons to be fined, pilloried, and imprisoned two years. During his confinement and after his release he produced works on various subjects with great industry and rapidity. In 1706 he was sent to Scotland by the queen's ministers to promote the Union, and in 1709 published his admired "History of the Union." His political works, in which he defended the principles of the Whigs and dissenters, exposed him to much suffering and pecuniary loss, which he summed up in this couplet:

"No man has tasted differing fortunes more; And thirteen times I have been rich and poor."

The number of his works amounts to about two hundred The number of his works amounts to about two hundred and ten, among which the principal are "Adventures of Robinson Crusoe," (1719,) "Memoirs of a Cavalier," "The History of the Plague of 1665," "The Fortunes of Moll Flanders," "Religious Courtship," (1722,) "Adventures of Roxana," "Captain Singleton," a "Treatise on Apparitions," and a "Plan of English Commerce." on Apparitions," and a "Plan of English Commerce."
The above are chiefly fictitious, but produce a lively impression of truth and reality. De Foe was a pithy writer, an accurate observer of social phenomena, and was remarkable for his versatility of mind and fertility of invention. "Perhaps there exists no work in the English language," says Sir Walter Scott, "which has been more generally read and more universally admired than the Adventures of Rebisson Crusses" Died in 1721 than the Adventures of Robinson Crusoe." Died in 1731.

Than the Adventures of Kodinson Crusoe." Died in 1731.

See "Life of Defoe," by Walter Wilson, 1830; J. Forster,
"Essay on Defoe;" Sir Walter Scott, "Biography" prefixed to
De Foe's Works; W. Hazlitt, "Memoirs of De Foe," 1843;
George Chalmers, "Life of Defoe," London, 1790; William
Lee, "Life of Daniel Defoe," 3 vols., 1869, including a portion of
the unpublished writings; "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1845;
"Retrospective Review," vols. iii. and vi., 1821-22; also, an elaborate
article on "Defoe," in the "British Quarterly" for October, 1869.

Deforis, deh-fo'ress', (JEAN PIERRE,) a French priest, born at Montbrison in 1732, wrote in 1762 a Refutation of Rousseau's "Émile," and published an edition of Bossuet's works. He was guillotined in 1794.

Defrémery, deh-fram're', (CHARLES,) a French Orientalist, born at Cambrai in 1822.

Degen, da'gen, (Carl Ferdinand,) a Danish mathematician, born at Brunswick in 1766; died in 1825.

Degenfeld, von, fon da'gen-felt', (Christoph Mar-

TIN,) BARON, a German general, fought for Gustavus Adolphus, and for the Venetians against Pope Urban VIII. Died in 1653.

Deger, dā/ger, (ERNST,) an eminent German historical painter of the Dusseldorf school how year Hildesheim.

painter of the Dusseldorf school, born near Hildesheim in 1809. His subjects are mostly scriptural.

De Greyand Rip'on, (George Frederick Samuel Rob'inson,) Earl, now Marquis of Ripon, a British statesman, the eldest son of the first Earl of Ripon, was born in London about 1827. Before the death of his father in 1859 he was called LORD GODERICH. He represented the West Riding of Yorkshire from 1857 to 1859. In April, 1863, he succeeded Sir George Cornewall Lewis as secretary of war. In the ministry formed or reconstructed by Earl Russell he was appointed secretary for India in February, 1866. He became lord president of the council in December, 1868, retaining that office until 1873. In 1869 he received the Garter, and in 1871, after acting as chairman of the Treaty of Washington Commission, he was created Marquis of Ripon. In 1874 he gave up the grand mastership of the Freemasons of England and joined the Roman Catholic Church.

of England and Joined the Roman Catholic Chulch. Since 1880 he has been governor-general of India.

Deguerle, (JEAN NICOLAS MARIE,) a French littérateur, born at Issoudun in 1766, became professor of eloquence at Paris in 1809. He translated the "Æneid" into prose, and wrote poems. Died in 1824.

De Ha'ven, (EDWIN J.,) an American naval officer, born in Pennsylvania in 1819. He commanded an expedition sent out from New York in search of Sir John Franklin in 1800. Died in 1865.

Franklin in 1850. Died in 1865.

Deheem, (John David.) a Dutch painter of flowers, fruit, etc., born at Utrecht about 1604; died in 1674.

Dehn, (Siegfried Wilhelm.) a German writer on

Dein, (SIEGFRIED WILHELM,) a German writer on music, born at Altona in 1799.

Deidier, dà'de-à', Abbé, a French mathematician, was born at Marseilles in 1696. He published in 1739 "New Elements of Mathematics," and "The Theory and Practice of Geometry," both of which are praised for clearness and precision. Died in 1746.

Deidier, (ANTOINE,) a French physician, born at Montpellier. He became professor of chemistry in that city in 1696. In 1732 he removed to Marseilles. He published many works on medicine chemistry, and physician are professor of the published many works on medicine chemistry.

published many works on medicine, chemistry, and physiology, abounding in paradoxical ideas. Died in 1746.

Deiman, di'man, or Deimann, (JOHN RODOLPH,) a Dutch physician and chemist, born in 1743. He was the soul of the reunion known as "the Dutch Chemists," by whom the olefant gas was discovered. The academic collections of Holland are filled with remaining an chemist. collections of Holland are filled with memoirs on chemistry, etc. which attest the extent and soundness of his knowledge. About 1806 he became physician to the king, Louis Bonaparte. Among his works is a "Treatise on Medical Electricity." Died in 1808.

See JEROME DE BOSCH, "Lofrede op J. R. Deiman," 1808; DOORNIK, "J. R. Deiman gedacht in eene Redevoering," 1808; ERSCH und GRUBEF, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Deimier, de, deh dá'me-à', (PIERRE,) a French lit-térateur and critic, was born at Avignon about 1570; died about 1618.

Deinarchus. See Dinarchus. Deinhardstein, din'hart-stīn', (Johann Ludwig,) a German dramatist, born in Vienna in 1794. He was professor of æsthetics in the University of Vienna in 1827 –32. His dramas "Floretta," "Hans Sachs," and others were received with favour. He published a volume of Poems, (1844,) and two volumes entitled "Dramas of Artists," ("Künstlerdramen," 1845.)

Deinocrates. See DINOCRATES

De-I-ot'a-rus or De-jot'a-rus, [Gr. Δηϊόταρος,] King of Galatia, was the ally of the Romans in their war against Mithridates, and was involved in the vicissitudes of the civil wars which followed. He fought for Pompey at the by Cicero in an oration ("Pro Rege Deiotaro") against the charge of a design to assassinate Cæsar. In the civil

war between Octavius and Antony, Deiotarus aided the former. He lived to a great age; but the year of his death is not known.

See Appian, "Bellum Civile;" Dion Cassius, "History of Rome;" Lucan, "Pharsalia."

Dej-a-nī'ra, Deianira, or Deianeira, [Gr. Δηϊάνειρα or Δηάνειρα; Fr. DέβΑΝΙR, dá'zhā'neR',] a daughter of Eneus, King of Ætolia, and the wife of Hercules. She was persuaded by the dying centaur Nessus to preserve some of his blood as a love-charm, and applied it to a tunic of Hercules, who was fatally poisoned by it. Déjanire. See DEJANIRA.

Dejamre, deh-zhōr, (JEAN ÉLIE BEDENC,) a French dramatist, born in 1761. He composed several successful comedies and operas, among which are "The Shade (Ombre) of Mirabeau," (1791,) "Lodoiska," an opera, (1791,) and "Montano and Stéphanie," an opera, (1799.) Died in 1799.

Dejazet, deh-zhā'zh', (MARIE VIRGINIE,) a popular French actress, born in Paris in 1797.

Dejean, deh-zhôn', (Jean François Aimé,) Count, a French general, born at Castelnaudary in 1749. In 1800 he became a councillor of state, and performed a mission to Genoa with ability. He was chosen minister of war in 1802, and first inspector-general of engineers in 1808. In 1814 he was created by the Bourbons a peer of France, and governor of the Polytechnic School. In 1815 he served Napoleon as aide-de-camp. Died in 1824.

See Haxo, "Notice historique sur le Comte Dejean," 1824.

Dejean, (Pierre François Auguste,) Count, a son of the preceding, was born at Amiens in 1780. He became general of division in 1814, and distinguished himself at Waterloo in 1815. He acquired distinction as an entomologist, and published a "History of Coleoptera," (7 vols., 1825–39.) Died in 1845.

Dej'o-çēš, [Gr. Δηϊόκης,] the first king of the Medes, reigned about 700 or 650 B.C. He is said to have been a wise and just ruler.

a wise and just ruler.

Dejotarus. See Deiotarus.

Dejoux, deh-zhoo', (CLAUDE,) an eminent French sculptor, born near Arbois (Jura) in 1731, was apprenbecame the pupil of G. Coustou the younger. After studying at Rome from 1768 to 1774, he returned to Paris, where he executed admired statues of Catinat,

Desaix, Achilles, and others. He was chosen a member of the Institute about 1796. Died in 1816.

De Kälb, (John,) BARON, a German general, born in Alsace about 1732, became an officer in the French service. He came to America with La Fayette in 1777, service. was appointed a major-general by Congress in the same year, and served in the army of Washington in Pennsylvania and New Jersey. In 1780 he was second in command under General Gates in Carolina. He was

killed at the battle of Camden, August, 1780.

killed at the battle of Camden, August, 1780.

De Kay, (JAMES E.,) an American physician and naturalist, born about 1792. Having made a tour of Europe in 1831-32, he published on his return "Sketches in Turkey." He also wrote the five volumes of the "Natural History of New York" devoted to Zoology. Died in 1851.

Deken, dā'ken, (AGATHA,) a popular Dutch authoress, born near Amsterdam in 1741. She associated herself in literary pursuits with Marie Bosch, and afterwards with Madame Wolff, nee Bekker. They exercised much influence on the national character by the publication of with Madame Wolf, nee Berker. They exercised much influence on the national character by the publication of popular works, among which are "Letters on Various Subjects," (1780.) "Sara Burgerhart," a romance, (1782.) "History of William Leevend," (8 vols., 1784.) and "Promenades in Burgundy," in verse, (1789.) A. Deken also wrote "Songs for Country-people," ("Liederen voor den Boerenstand.") Died in 1804.

See Jan Konijnenburg, "Loffede op E. Wolff en A. Deken," 1805; "Fraser's Magazine" for July, 1854.

Dekkar, (THOMAS.) See DECKER.

See DECKER. Dekker.

Dekker, de, deh dêk'ker, or Van Decker, vẫn dêk'ker, (JEREMIAS,) an eminent Dutch poet, born at Dort about 1610, passed his life in mercantile pursuits in his native city, and wrote poetry for recreation. In 1656 a collection of his verses was published, among which are numerous epigrams, "Good Friday," and "The Morning works of D'Anville. Died in 1802.

Dawn." His style is pure, and his sentiments devout. "The Praise of Avarice," a satire which is compared to Erasmus's "Praise of Folly," is one of his last and principal productions. It is much admired, and indicates great knowledge of human nature. Died in 1666.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Jeronimo DE VRIES, "J. de Dekker als Mensch en als Dichter," 1807.

De la Beche, deh lå bash, (Sir HENRY THOMAS,) F.R.S., an eminent English geologist, born near London In 1796. In 1817 he became a member of the Geological Society, of which he was chosen president about 1847. He explored the geology of Wales, Devonshire, and Jamaica, on which he produced several works. He published a "Geological Manual," (1832,) and "How to Observe Geology," (1835.) He was appointed chief director of the geological survey of England ordered by the government, and president of the Museum of Practical Geology, now the School of Mines. He was knighted in 1848, and became a correspondent of the Institute of France in 1853. Died in 1855.

Delaborde. See Laborde. in 1796. In 1817 he became a member of the Geological

Delaborde. See LABORDE.

Delaborde or De Laborde, d'la bord or deh la bord', (HENRI,) a French historical painter, son of Henri François, noticed below, was born at Rennes in 1811. He obtained a medal of the first class in 1847. Among his works is "Hagar in the Desert."

Among his works is "Hagar in the Desert.

Delaborde, (Henri François,) Count, a French general, born at Dijon in 1764, was made a peer by Bona parte during the Hundred Days. Died in 1833.

Delacépède. See Lacépède.

Delacour, dêl-a-koor', (James,) an Irish poet, born near Blarney in 1709, studied for the clerical profession. He wrote "Abelard and Eloisa," a poem in imitation of Pane and "The Prospect of Poetry." (1732.) Died of Pope, and "The Prospect of Poetry," (1733.) Died in 1781.

Delacroix. See LACROIX.

Delacroix or De Lacroix, d'la krwa or deh la krwa, (Ferdinand Victor Eugène,) a celebrated French historical painter, born at Charenton, near Paris, in 1799. He was a son of Charles Delacroix, a republican member of the Convention, and minister of foreign affairs in 1797. He was a pupil of P. Guérin, but soon renounced the principles of the classic school taught by renounced the principles of the classic school taught by that artist. In 1822 he exhibited a picture of "Dante and Virgil," which produced a great sensation and was severely criticised. His reputation was increased by the "Massacre of Scio," (1824,) after which he was regarded as the chief of the romantic school. He displayed original genius and energy in "Mephistopheles appearing to Faust," "Sardanapalus Dying," "The Prisoner of Chillon," (1835,) and "Medea," (1838.) Among his master-pieces is the "Women of Algiers," (1834,) which procured him a high reputation as a colorist; but his master-pieces is the woman or age procured him a high reputation as a colorist; but his relevance is nowerful rather than harmonious. He has colouring is powerful rather than harmonious. decorated one of the halls of the Palais Bourbon, and some interior portions of the Louvre, the Luxembourg, and other public buildings. He was admitted into the Institute in 1857. Died in 1863.

See L. DE LOMÉNIE, "Galerie des Contemporains;" GUSTAVE PLANCHE, "Portraits des Artistes contemporains."

Delacroix, (JACQUES VINCENT,) a distinguished French lawyer and voluminous writer, born in Paris in 1743. He revived the "Spectateur Français," founded 1743. He revived the "Spectateur Français," founded by Marivaux, of which he issued many volumes, (1771– 1820.) During the Revolution he was professor of public law in the Lycée, and published a successful work on the "Constitutions of Europe," (1790.) He wrote political tracts and moral essays, and a "History of France from Clovis to Louis XIV.," (3 vols., 1813.) Died in 1832. See Quérare, "La France Littéraire."

Delacroix, (NICOLAS,) a French antiquary and deputy, born in Meuse in 1785. He wrote a work called "Statistics of the Department of Drôme," which gained the Montyon prize medal in 1835. Died in 1843.

Delafosse. See LAFOSSE.

Delafosse, d'lå'fos', (GABRIEL,) a French naturalist, a member of the Institute, born about 1795, has written several scientific works.

Delaistre, deh-latr, (Louis Jean Désiré,) a successful French engraver of history and portraits, born in Paris in 1800.

Delalande. See LALANDE.
Delalande, d'lâ'lônd', (PIERRE ANTOINE,) a French naturalist, born at Versailles in 1787. He accompanied Geoffroy Saint-Hilaire as assistant in his journey to Portugal in 1808, and in 1816 went to Brazil, where he collected rare objects of natural history. From 1818 to 1821 he explored the country of the Hottentots and Caffres, and returned home with an immense zoological collection. He published in 1822 a brief "Account of his Voyage to the Cape of Good Hope," and was prevented by his early death from finishing a more complete work on the subject. Died in 1823.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Delamalle, d'la'mal', (GASPARD GILBERT,) a French advocate and orator, born in Paris in 1752. As an opponent of the Revolution, he was proscribed and imprisoned in 1793. He was appointed by Bonaparte counsellor to the University in 1808, and councillor of state in 1811. He retained these offices under the Bourbons. In 1820 he obtained the prize offered by the French Academy for an essay on eloquence. He wrote a work on Oratory, entitled "Essai d'Institutions oratoires," (1816,) and other works. Died in 1834.

See RICHOMME, "Éloge de M. Delamalle," 1834.

Delamarche, d'là'mårsh', (C. F.,) a French geographer, born at Paris in 1740; died in 1817.

Delambre, deh-lômbr' or deh-lôn'b'r, (Jean Baptiste Joseph,) a celebrated French astronomer and author, born at Amiens on the 19th of September, 1749, was a pupil of the poet Delille, at the College of Amiens. Having gained the highest prizes, and attained great pro-ficiency in the classics, he pursued the study of rhetoric and philosophy in Paris. When he left college he was destitute of resources, and suffered much privation. He supported himself for several years by teaching, and employed his leisure in the study of Greek and mathematics, which he had neglected at college. Having acquired command of the resources of ancient and modern learning, he began, about 1780, to devote himself to astronomy, and received lessons from Lalande, who became his friend and soon employed him as an assistant. In 1787 he resolved to calculate the observations of Jupiter and Saturn, and two years later produced tables of those planets, which were remarkable for precision. His "Tables of the Orbit of Uranus" were crowned by the Academy in 1790, and have since been used for half a century. In 1792 he was elected to the Academy of Sciences, which in the same year awarded him a prize for his "Tables of Jupiter's Satellites," respecting which La Place had just offered a new theory. Between 1792 and 1799 Delambre and Méchain were employed to measure the arc of the meridian from Dunkirk to Barcelona; and the former published the results in his "Basis of the Decimal System of Measure." On presenting this work to Bonaparte, the latter said, "Conquests pass away, but these operations remain." He was admitted On presenting into the Institute at its formation in 1795, and was chosen perpetual secretary of the Academy of Sciences in 1803. His eulogies on departed members were admired for an elegant simplicity of style. He married Madame Pommard in 1804. In 1807 he succeeded Lalande as professor of astronomy in the College of France. He wrote for the "Biographie Universelle" the articles on Hipparchus, Kepler, and other great astronomers. In 1814 he produced an important work, entitled "Theoretical and Practical Astronomy," ("Astronomie théorique et pratique," 3 vols.) After the immense labours of thirty years devoted to observations and calculations, he began to write the "History of Astronomy" from the earliest to write the "History of Astronomy" from the earliest times, of which he completed five volumes. This excellent work was issued in three parts, viz.: "History of Ancient Astronomy," (1817,) "History of Mediæval Astronomy," (1821). His character was virtuous, sincere, and disinterested. He presents a remarkable instance of the union of high literary attainments with an extraordinary capacity for the abstract sciences. Died in Paris in

August, 1822. The celebrated naturalist Cuvier pronounced a discourse over his tomb.

See Fourier, "Éloge de Delambre;" Ch. Dupin, "Notice sur Delambre," in the "Revue Encyclopédique;" V. J. F. Warmé, "Eloge historique de M. Delambre," 1824; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Delamet. See LAMET.

De Lan'cey, (WILLIAM HEATHCOTE,) an American Episcopalian bishop, born in Westchester county, New York, in 1797. He was ordained a priest in 1822, was provost of the University of Pennsylvania from 1828 to 1833, and became rector of Saint Peter's Church in Philadelphia about 1836. In 1838 he was chosen Bishop of the diocese of Western New York. Died in 1865.

Delandine, d'lôn'dèn', (Antoine François,) a French littérateur, born in Lyons in 1756, was a royalist member of the Constituent Assembly in 1790-91, and was imprisoned during the reign of terror. In 1803 he was chosen keeper of the Library of Lyons. He published, in conjunction with Chaudon, the eighth edition of the "New Historical Dictionary," improved and enlarged (1804) and wrote numerous works, among enlarged, (1804.) and wrote numerous works, among which are "Academic Crowns," and a "History of the National Assemblies of France," (1788.) Died in 1820. See J. B. Dumas, "Notice historique sur la Vie de Delandine,"

De-lane', (John T.,) an English journalist, editor of the London "Times," was born about 1818. He was educated at Magdalen Hall, Oxford. He reached the leading position on the staff of the "Times" in 1841, and kept his place for six-and-thirty years. Died in 1870.
Delane, (William Augustus Frederick,) an Eng-

lish journalist, father of the preceding, born about 1795, was for many years the chief editor or manager of the London "Times." It is said that he wrote but little himself, but displayed judgment in directing the talents of others, and was an able and successful administrator.

Died in 1857.

Died in 1857.

Delangle, d'lôngl, (CLAUDE ALPHONSE,) a French advocate and senator, born at Varzy (Nièvre) in 1797. He became advocate-general in the court of cassation in 1840, and attorney-general in the cour royale in 1847. After the revolution of 1848 he supported Louis Napoleon, who appointed him in 1852 first president of the imperial court of Paris, and added the dignity of senator. He wrote a "Treatise on Commercial Companies," (les Sociétés commerciales,) and became minister of the interior in 1858, and minister of justice in 1859. Died in 1869. See "Biographie des Sénateurs."

Del'a-no. (AMASA.) an American traveller, born at

Del'a-no, (AMASA,) an American traveller, born at Duxbury, Massachusetts, in 1763. He died in 1817, leaving a "Narrative of Voyages and Travels in the

Northern and Southern Hemispheres, comprising Three Voyages around the World," etc., (Boston, 1817.)

De-lā'ny, (Mary.) originally Granville, an English lady, born in Wiltshire in 1700, was the daughter of Lord Lansdowne. She was married to Alexander Pendarves, who died in 1724, and afterwards to Dr. Delany, noticed below. She corresponded with several eminent literary persons. Died in 1788.

De-la'ny, (PATRICK,) a learned Irish divine, born best feet, and the person of Trinity College, Dubling of Trinity Colle

about 1686, was a Fellow of Trinity College, Dublin, and in 1744 became Dean of Down. He was an intimate friend of Dean Swift. In 1743 he married Mary, daughter of Lord Lansdowne. He published, besides other works, "Revelation examined with Candour," and a "Life of David, King of Israel." Died in 1768.

Delaram, (FRANCIS,) a skilful engraver, born in London about 1590. He engraved portraits of many eminent

persons of the time. Died in 1627.

De la Ramée (Louisa,) a French-English novelist, better known by her nom de plume of Ouida. She was born at Bury St. Edmunds in 1840 and has chiefly lived in England. Among her novels, which are not recommended for the moral advancement of the young, are "Strathmore, a Romance," (1865,) "Under Two Flags," (1868,) "Moths," (1880,) and "Wanda," (1883.)

Delarbre, d'larbr, (Antoine,) a French botanist, born

at Clermont about 1724; died about 1810.

Delaroche or De Laroche, d'la rosh', (PAUL,) an

capacity for the abstract sciences. Died in Paris in excellent French historical painter, born in Paris in 1797.

He was a pupil of Baron Gros, and formed for himself a mixed style between the classic and the romantic. In a mixed style between the classic and the romantic. In 1824 he produced "Joan of Arc interrogated in Prison," and in 1826 "The Death of Queen Elizabeth." He acquired great popularity in the early part of his career, and became the recognized chief of a school called the Eclectic. In 1832 he was elected to the Institute. His "Cromwell gazing on the Corpse of Charles L" (1832) is greatly admired. In 1837 he was ordered to decorate the hemicycle of the Palais des Beaux-Arts, where he represented the artists of all ages, in a large and admirable composition. Among his other master-pieces are "The Death of the Duke of Guise," (1835,) "Napoleon at Fontainebleau," (1840,) "Bonaparte at Saint-Bernard," (1850,) and "The Girondists in Prison," (1855.) His colouring is brilliant and harmonious, and his design correct. He married a daughter of Horace Vernet. Died in 1856.

See L. DE LOMÉNIE, "Galerie des Contemporains."

Delarue, d'la ru', (GERVAIS,) ABBÉ, an eminent French antiquary, born at Caen in 1751. Having been driven into exile in 1793, he went to London, and made extensive researches in the literary history of the middle ages. In 1808 he became professor of history at Caen. He published in 1834 "Historical Essays on the Norman Bards and Trouvères," (3 vols.) Died in 1835.

Bards and Trouvères," (3 vols.) Died in 1835.

Delatour. See LATOUR.

Delatour, d'lå'(toor/, (Louis François,) a French writer, born in Paris in 1727, published "Essays on the Architecture of the Chinese, their Gardens, Manners, Customs, etc.," (1803.) Died in 1807.

Delaudun, d'lō'dūn/, (Pierre,) a French poet and critic, born at Uzès in 1575; died in 1629.

Delaulne, d'lōn, (ÉTIENNE,) a French designer and engraver, born at Orléans in 1520; died about 1595.

Delaunay, (Charles,) a French mathematician, and member of the Institute, born at Lusigny in 1816.

Delaunay, (Louis,) a mineralogist and advocate, born

Delaunay, (Louis,) a mineralogist and advocate, born in 1740, practised at Brussels. He was living in 1805.

Delaunay, (LOUIS ARSÈNE,) a celebrated French comic actor. He was born in 1826, and made his début at the Théâtre Français in 1848. He was elected to the Comédie-Française in 1850, and is one of the best actors

De-laune', (Thomas,) an English theologian, wrote "A Plea for Nonconformists." He was punished for his writings by the loss of his ears, and died in prison.
Del-a-väl', (EDWARD HUSSEY,) an English chemist and philosopher, born in 1729, was a Fellow of the Royal Society. He wrote an "Experimental Inquiry into the Cause of the Change of Colour in Opaque and Coloured Bodies." (1744) and several other treatises. Died in 1844

Cause of the Change of Colour in Opaque and Coloned Bodies," (1744.) and several other treatises. Died in 1814.

Delaval, d'lå'vål', (Pierre Louis,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1790, won a gold medal in 1817, when he exhibited "Clotilde exhorting Clovis." Among his works are "Saint Louis carrying the Oriflamme," (1840.) and a portrait of Châteaubriand.

Delavigne or De Lavigne, d'lå'vèñ', (Germain,) a Prepal dramatic brother of the poet noticed below, was

French dramatist, brother of the poet noticed below, was born at Giverny (Eure) in 1790. He assisted Scribe in many successful plays and operas. Among these are "The Somnambulist," (1819,) "The Old Bachelor," (1822,) and "The Diplomate," (1827,) Died in 1868.

Delavigne, (JEAN FRANÇOIS CASIMIR,) a popular French poet and dramatist, born at Havre on the 4th of April 1702, was the son of a merchant and was educated.

of April, 1793, was the son of a merchant, and was educated at Paris. In 1811 he wrote a poem on the birth of Napoleon's son, which procured him the patronage of François de Nantes. Soon after the restoration of 1815 he successfully invoked the spirit of French nation-1815 he successfully invoked the spirit of French nationality by his admirable *Messénienues*,*—the general title of several poems, one of which was on the subject of Waterloo. The government appointed him librarian of the chancery, although his political opinions were those of the liberal opposition. His next performance was an elegy on Joan of Arc. In 1819 he produced "The Sicilian Vespers," a drama, which was performed with great applause. In 1825 he was elected a member of the French Academy, and refused the offer of a pension of

1200 francs. On the occasion of the revolution of 1830 he wrote a song, "La Parisienne," which was received with extraordinary favour. Besides the above-named, he is the author of numerous dramas, of which the most important are "The School of Old Men," ("L'École des Vieillards," 1823,) "Marino Faliero," (1829,) and "Louis XI.," (1832.) He died at Lyons in December, 1843.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Notice sur C. Delavigne," prefixed to his works by his brother Germain; Louis de Loménie, "M. C. Delavigne, par un Homme de Rien," 1841; Giacomo Calvi, "C. Delavigne, Notizia bibliografico-necrologica," 1844; G. Verenet, "Éloge de C. Delavigne," 1844; Kruse, "Ueber C. Delavigne als Vermittler, etc.," 1847.

Delbene, dêl-bā'nà or dêl'bàn', (Alphonse,) a French

historian and bishop, born about 1540; died in 1608. Delbene, del-ba'na, (Benedetto,) an Italian savant, born at Verona in 1749. He wrote essays on the "Culture of Olives," on the "Manufacture of Wine," etc., and translated Columella, Virgil's "Georgics," and other

and translated Columeia, Virgil's "Georgies, and other Latin works. Died in 1825.

Delbrück, dêl'brük, (Johann Friedrich Ferdinand), a German philosophic writer, born at Magdeburg in 1772. He became counsellor of the regency and professor of eloquence at Königsberg in 1809. In 1818 he was appointed to similar functions at Bonn. Among his principal works are "Xenophon, a Defence of his Reputation against Niebuhr," (1829,) and "Discourses," ("Reden," 1831.) Died in 1848.

See Nicolovius, "J. F. F. Delbrück's Leben," 1848.

Delbrück, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH GOTTLIEB,) a brother of the preceding, born at Magdeburg in 1768, became professor of theology in Magdeburg. Between 1800 and 1809 he superintended the education of the two princes of Prussia, sons of Frederick William III. Died in 1830.

Deleau, d'Iō, (NICOLAS,) a French physician, born at Vézelise in 1797. He published "Researches on the Diseases of the Ear," etc., (1834.) and other works.

Delécluse, d'Ià'klüz', (ÉTIENNE JEAN.) an able French littérateur, born in Paris in 1781. He wrote editorial articles on art for the "Moniteur" and the "Journal des Débats" for many years, and published, besides several novels, a "Treatise on Painting," (1828,) and "Roland, or Chivalry," ("Roland, ou la Chevalerie," 2 vols., 1845.)

See LOUANDRE, "La Littérature contemporaine."

Delen, van, van da'len, (DIRCK or THIERRY,) a Dutch painter, born at Heusden in 1635, was a pupil of F. Hals. He preferred to paint churches, public edifices, and interiors, and excelled in perspective and colouring. Among his works is a "Game of Foot-Ball," in the Louvre. Died at Arnemuyden about 1700.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Delessert, d'là'sair', (BENJAMIN,) a French financier and philanthropist, born in Lyons in 1773. He was chosen regent of the Bank of France about 1802. Soon after that date he established a model spinning-mill for the fabrication of cotton stuffs. He founded saving-funds, and contributed largely to other provident institutions. Having cultivated botany and collected 86,000 species, he associated with De Candolle in the publication of "Select Figures of Plants," ("Icones selectæ Plantarum," 5 vols., 1820–46.) He sat in the Chamber of Deputies (centre gauche) from 1827 to 1843. Died in 1847.

See Alphonse Decandolle, "Notice sur B. Delessert," 1847; Charles Dupin, "Travaux et Bienfaits de B. Delessert," 1848; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Delessert, (FRANÇOIS,) a brother of the preceding, born in 1780, was an eminent banker, regent of the Bank of France, a member of the Institute, and a liberal patron of arts and sciences.

Deleuze, d'luz, (Joseph Philippe François,) a French naturalist, born at Sisteron in 1753. He was chosen aide-naturaliste to the Museum of Natural History in 1795, and librarian to the same in 1828. He translated Thomson's "Seasons" into French, and wrote several other works. Died in 1835.

Deleyre, d'lâr, (ALEXANDRE,) a French writer, born and works.

near Bordeaux in 1726. On the suppression of the order of Jesuits, with which he was connected, he went to Paris, where he associated with Diderot, Rousseau, etc. He published an "Analysis of Bacon's Philosophy," (1755,) which is said to be written with ability, and was

^{*} Named in allusion to the verses in which the people of ancient Messenia deplored the disasters of their country.

one of the editors of the "Encyclopédie." He was one of the first members of the Institute. In 1793 he was a republican member of the Convention, and voted for the death of the king. Died in 1797.

See J. LEBRETON, "Notice sur la Vie d'A. Deleyre," 1797.

Delfau, dêl'fo', (Dom François,) a French Benedictine monk, born in Auvergne in 1637, was charged by his order to edit the works of Saint Augustine. Died in 1676.

Delfico, dêl'fe-ko, (Melchior,) an Italian statesman and able writer on political economy, born in the Abruzzo in 1744. During the political troubles that followed the French Revolution he found refuge in the republic of San Marino. From 1806 to 1815 he was councillor of state at Naples, and acquired a high reputation for ability and integrity. The restored king Ferdinand in 1815 made him president of the commission of the archives of the him president of the commission of the archives of the kingdom. His most important works are a "History of San Marino," "Researches into the True Character of Roman Jurisprudence," (1791,) and "Thoughts on the Uncertainty and Inutility of History," etc., ("Penseries 'I a Storia e su' la Incertezza ed Inutilità della medesima," 1806.) He also wrote an Essay in favour of Free Trade. Died at Teramo in 1835.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" F. MOZZETTI,
"Ricordanza degli Studii e delle Opere di M. Delfico," 1835; F.
RANALLI, "Elogio di M. Delfico," 1836; G. F. DELFICO, "Della
Vita e delle Opere di M. Delfico," 1836.

Delfino, del-fee'no, (GIOVANNI,) Doge of Venice, elected in 1356, was previously procurator of Saint Mark. He found the republic at war with Louis, King

of Hungary, who obtained the advantage and imposed the conditions of peace in 1358. Died in 1361.

Delfino, (Giovanni,) an Italian cardinal and poet, born about 1618 of a patrician family in Venice. He wrote "Cleopatra," and other tragedies, in verse, the

wrote "Cleopatra," and other tragedies, in verse, the style of which is praised by Ginguené. Died in 1699.

Delfosse, dêl'foss', (Noël Joseph Auguste,) a Belgian advocate, born at Liege about 1810, was president of the Chamber from 1852 to April, 1855.

Delft, (Gilles De.) See Delphus.

Delft, dêlft, or Delff, dêlf, (Jacob Willem,) a Dutch portrait-painter, lived at Delft; died in 1601.

Delft (Jacob Willemszoon) a skilful Dutch portrait-painter.

Delft, (JACOB WILLEMSZOON,) a skilful Dutch portrait-painter, a grandson of the preceding, was born at Delft in 1619; died in 1661.

Delgado, del-ga'Do, (JUAN PINTO,) a Spanish Jew

and poet, wrote poems on Ruth and Esther, (1627.)

De l'Huys. See DROUYN DE L'HUYS.

Delia, a name of Diana, which see.
Deliberatore, dà-le-bà-râ-to'râ, (Niccolò,) an Italian
painter, born at Foligno, flourished about 1460.
Delille or De Lille, deh-lèl' or d'lèl, (Jacques,)
L'Abbé, an eminent French didactic poet, born at Aigueperse, near Clermont in Auvergne, in 1738, was educated in Paris. Soon after leaving college he became professor of humanities at Amiens, where he began his translation of the "Georgics" of Virgil, which he published in 1769. It was deemed a wonderful performance in respect to the magnitude of the difficulties that had been overcome; and the French were enraptured to learn that their language was so capable of reproducing the grace, harmony, and variety of Virgil. Voltaire was so well pleased with the work that he wrote to the Academy in favour of the election of Delille. He was received into the French Academy in 1774, in the place of Condamine. In 1780 he produced "The Gardens," ("Les Jardins,") a poem abounding with picturesque descriptions: it was received with great favour, and translated into many languages. For several years before the Revolution he was professor of belles-lettres in the University of Paris, and of Latin poetry in the College of France. To escape from the anarchy of the new régime, he retired in 1794 to Saint-Dié, and afterwards to Switzerland, where he found the calm seclusion most congenial to the spirit of poetry. During this period of absence, part of which was passed in London, he meditated or matured several poems worthy of his high reputation. Returning to Paris in 1801, he published in rapid succession a poem on Pity, (1803,) "Virgil's Eneid translated into French Verse," (1804,) a poetical version of "Paradise Lost," (1805,) "Biblical Psychology," (1855,) "Christian Apologetics," (1869,) "A Day in Capernaum," (1871,) and and "Imagination," a poem, (1806.) The last three are

among the most successful of his works. His version of the "Eneid" is regarded as the best in the language. "No French work," says the "Biographie Universelle," "presents a greater number of rich and beautiful images, or more harmonious and ingenious verses, than his poem on the Imagination." He had a perfect mastery of the art of ennobling words by their application, of giving a brilliant colour to thoughts and a sustained harmony to language. Died in Paris in May, 1813.

See Lingay, "Éloge de Delille," 1814; Campenon, "Éloge de Delille," 1813; Berville, "Éloge de J. Delille," 1817; Filippo Mordan, "Élogio storico di G. Delille," 1845; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1806.

Deliniers, deh-le'ne-air', (JACQUES ANTOINE MARIE,) Viceroy of Buenos Ayres, was born at Niort, France, in 1756. He entered the French navy, became a captain, and was sent on a mission to South America. Having taken command of a Spanish army, he captured Buenos Ayres from the British in 1807, gained great popularity, and became viceroy. About 1809 the Junta of Spain sent Cisneros to supersede him. In a revolutionary movement which followed, Deliniers supported the royalist cause, was made prisoner, and shot in 1810. See F. Denis, "Buenos Ayres et le Paraguay."

Delisle or De Lisle, deh-lel' or d'lel, (CLAUDE,) a French writer on history and geography, born at Vau-couleurs in 1644. After practising law some years, he removed to Paris, where he gave lectures on history. He published a "Historic Relation of Siam," an "Introduc-tion to Geography," and a few other works. Several of his sone became aminent in science. Died in 1720.

tion to Geography," and a few other works. Several of his sons became eminent in science. Died in 1720.

Delisle, deh-lèl', [sometimes anglicized in pronunciation de-līl',] (GUILLAUME,) a French geographer of great celebrity, born in Paris in 1675, was the son of the preceding. In early youth he conceived the project of reforming the system of geography; and, having accomplished this difficult task, he published, in 1700, a map of the world celestial and terrestrial globes and other of the world, celestial and terrestrial globes, and other valuable works, which procured his admission into the Academy of Sciences. According to Walckenaer, he is the principal author of the modern system of geography. He published afterwards numerous maps, ancient and modern, which obtained a European reputation; and he wrote many memoirs on geography, which were inserted in the Collection of the Academy. Louis XV. received lessons from Delisle, and rewarded him with the title of first geographer to the king. He died in 1726, and Fontenelle composed his eulogy.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" "Biographie Universelle."

Delisle, (JOSEPH NICOLAS,) an eminent French astronomer, born in Paris in 1688, was the son of Claude, noticed above. In 1710 he obtained permission to occupy the dome of the Luxembourg, which he used as an observatory. Received into the Academy of Sciences in 1714, he communicated to it his observations. In 1724 he visited London, and by the influence of Newton was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society. About 1725, at the solicitation of the empress Catherine, he went to Saint Petersburg to found a school of astronomy, and wrote several elementary treatises for his pupils. He returned to Paris in 1747, and resumed his observation. Among his principal works is a "Historical Essay on the Progress of Astronomy and Geography," (1738.) Died in 1768.

See LALANDE, "Notice sur De Lisle," in the "Nécrologe et Bibliographie Astronomique;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Delisle, (LOUIS.) a brother of the preceding, was an astronomer and a member of the Academy of Sciences. He accompanied his brother Joseph to Saint Petersburg in 1725. Having traversed Siberia, he embarked in 1741 with Captain Behring on an exploring voyage, but died the same year. He had written a "Treatise on the Proper Motion of the Fixed Stars," and other works.

Delisle de la Drévetière, (LOUIS FIXANCOIS)

Delisle de la Drévetière, (Louis François,) a French dramatic author, born in Dauphiné; died in 1756.

ī ō, ū, ¬, long; à. è. ò, same, less prolonged; ă, ĕ, ĭ, ŏ, ŭ, ¬, short; a, e, i, o, obscure; far, fall, fat; met; net; good; moon;

Delius, a name of Apollo, which see.

Delius, da'le-us, (Christoph Traugott,) a German mineralogist, born in Saxony about 1730, became counsellor for the department of mines and of the mint in Vienna. He published "Directions for the Working of Mines," (1773.) Died in 1779.

Delius, (Heinrich Friedrich,) a German physician

and naturalist, born at Wernigerode, Saxony, in 1720;

died in 1791.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dell, (WILLIAM,) an English nonconformist minister, who became master of Caius College, Cambridge. In 1662 he was ejected for nonconformity.

See Hodgson, "Reformers and Martyrs," Philadelphia, 1867.

Della Maria, del'là ma-ree'a, (DOMINIQUE,) a composer of operatic music, was born at Marseilles in 1768; died in Paris in 1800.

Delling or Dellingr. See Nörvi. Dello, del'lo, a Florentine painter, born in 1372, resided for some time in Spain, where he obtained a high reputation. Died in 1421.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Dellon, dà'lon', (C.,) a French physician and traveller, born about 1650, made a voyage to the East Indies in 1668. He was persecuted and imprisoned for two years by the Inquisition at Goa. He returned home in 1677, and published a "Narrative of his Voyage," (1685,)

a work of some merit.

Delmas, del'mas', (Antoine Guillaume,) an able
French general, born near Tulle in 1768. He became general of brigade in 1793, and took command of a division, with which he obtained several successes in 1794. He served a few years in Italy, where he was the second in command under Joubert in 1799. In 1802 he offended the First Consul, and was dismissed from The cause of this disgrace was supposed to be a reply which he made when Bonaparte asked him what he thought of the ceremony performed in honour of the Concordat. "A piece of mummery," (capucinade,) said Delmas: "nothing is wanting but the million of men who have perished in order to overthrow what you have now re-established." In 1813 he again commanded a division, and was killed at the battle of Leipsic.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Delmas, (JEAN FRANÇOIS BERTRAND,) a French
Jacobin, born near Toulouse in 1754, entered the Legislative Assembly in 1791. In the Convention he voted
for the death of the king, (1792,) and for the destruction
of Robespierre in 1794. He was afterwards chosen president of the Jacobins. Died in 1798.

Delmas, Père, a French priest and poet, born in
Rouergue in 1733, professed rhetoric, etc. in the College
of Toulouse. He published an admired Latin poem on
the pastoral office, entitled "Art of Arts," etc., ("Ars
Artium," etc.) Died in 1790.

Delmatius, [Fr. Delmace,] See Dalmatius.

Delmatius, [Fr. Delmace.] See Dalmatius. Delminio. See Camillo.

Delmont, delmont, of mon', (Deodar,) a Flemish historical painter, born at Saint-Tron in 1581, is said to have been a pupil and friend of Rubens. Descamps praises his design, composition, and colouring. Among his works is an "Adoration of the Kings." Died at Antwerp in 1634.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Delmotte, dêl'mot', (HENRI FLORENT,) a Belgian littérateur, born at Mons in 1779, was a member of the Academy of Brussels, and author of a great number of works on different subjects. Died in 1836.

See HENNEBERT, "Notice sur la Vie de H. F. Delmotte," 1837.

De Lolme, deh-lolm', (JOHN LOUIS,) a Swiss lawyer and author, born at Geneva in 1740. Having offended the government by a political pamphlet, he consulted his safety by emigrating to England, where he lived many years. He became very indigent, and received aid from the literary fund. In 1771 he published "The Constitution of England," originally written in French, which was much celebrated, and often reprinted. A few years later he published an English edition of this work. was commended by Lord Chatham and Chief-Justice Story. The author of "Junius" called it "a performance

deep, solid, and ingenious." De Lolme wrote a few other minor works. Died in Switzerland in 1806.

See Charles Coote, "Notice of De Lolme," prefixed to his work, "The Constitution of England," 1807.

Delord, d'lor, (TAXILE,) a French editor, born at Avignon in 1815. He became chief editor of the "Charivari," a satirical paper of Paris, in 1842. He also contributed to the "Siècle" and other journals.

Delorme, d'lorm, (CHARLES,) born at Moulins,

France, in 1584, succeeded his father, Jean, as physician to Louis XIII., and was very eminent in his profession. He acquired the friendship of Richelieu and Chancellor Seguier, who granted him a pension. Died in 1678.

Delorme, (JEAN,) a French physician, born at Moulins in 1547, was the father of the preceding. He was for some time professor at Montpellier. He became physician to Henry IV. in 1606, and afterwards to his successor, Louis XIII. He resigned his office in 1626, and died in 1627.

and died in 1637.

Delorme, (Marion,) a famous French beauty and courtesan, born at Châlons, in Champagne, about 1612. She is said to have been extremely witty and intelligent. Her salon was the rendezvous of princes, courtiers, etc., including Richelieu, De Grammont, and Saint-Evremond. Died in 1650.

See GRAMMONT, "Mémoires;" "Vie de M. Delorme," Paris,

Delorme, (PHILIBERT,) an eminent French architect, born at Lyons about 1518, studied art in Rome, and returned home in 1536. After erecting several fine edifices in Lyons, he went to Paris, where he was patronized by Catherine de Médicis, for whom, about 1564, he designed the palace of the Tuileries, which is regarded as his best production. She appointed him almoner to the king, and gave him several benefices in the church. He was architect of the Château de Meudon and the Château d'Anet, which were much admired. He published a work on architecture, and a treatise entitled "New Inventions for Building well at Little Expense," (1561.) "He divested his art of Gothic habiliments," says Milizia, "and arrayed it in those of ancient Greece." Died in 1577.

See MILIZIA, "Mémoires sur les Architectes;" PINGERON, "Vies des Architectes anciens et modernes;" Collet, "Notice sur P. Delorme;" FLACHERON, "Éloge de P. Delorme."

Delorme, (PIERRE CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a French his-

Delorme, (PIERRE CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1783. Among his works are "The Death of Hero and Leander," (1814,) "Eve Plucking the Forbidden Fruit," (1834,) and a "Repose in Egypt," (1850.)

Delort, d'lor, (JACQUES ANTOINE ADRIEN,) BARON, a French general, born at Arbois in 1773. He commanded with éclat in 1812 at the battle of Castalla, and became general of division in February, 1814. He distinguished himself at Waterloo in 1815, and in 1827. distinguished himself at Waterloo in 1815, and in 1837

was made a peer. Died in 1846.

Delort, (JOSEPH.) a French historian, born at Mirande (Gers) in 1789. Among his works is a "History of the Man in the Iron Mask," (1825.)

Deloy, d'Iwa, (JEAN BAPTISTE AIMÉ,) a French poet,

born near Lure in 1798; died in 1834. See Sainte-Beuve, "Portraits contemporains."

Delpech, dêl'pàsh', (François Séraphin,) a skilful French designer, born in Paris in 1778; died in 1825.

Delpech, (JACQUES MATHIEU,) a French physician and skilful surgeon, born at Toulouse about 1775. He was chosen professor of clinical surgery in the faculty of Montpellier, (1812,) where he lectured with success, and published several treatises on surgery, among which is an important work, entitled "Summary of Diseases called Surgical," ("Précis des Maladies réputées chirurgicales," 1815.) He was murdered in 1832 by a man named Duceptos.

See F. Buisson, "Parallèle de Delpech et Dupuytren," 1841; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Delphinus. See DELFINO.

Del'phus, (ÆGIDIUS,) sometimes called Gilles de Delft, was professor of theology in Paris in 1507. Erasmus praised his talent for Latin poetry. Among his works are a Latin poetical version of Saint Paul's Epistle to the Romans, and a commentary on Ovid's "De Remedio Amoris."

Delpon de Livernon, dêl'pon' deh le'vêr'non', (JACQUES ANTOINE,) a French writer and antiquary, born in 1778, wrote an "Essay on Liberty of Worship,"

and other works. Died in 1833.

Delporte, del'port', (FRANÇOIS,) a French agriculturist, born at Boulogne-sur-Mer in 1746; died in 1819.

Delrieu, del're-uh', (ÉTIENNE JOSEPH BERNARD,) a French dramatic author, born in 1761, was for a long time regent of rhetoric at Versailles. He wrote numerous dramas, which had a moderate success, and gained a durable reputation by his tragedy of "Artaxerxes," (1808,) which procured him a pension of two thousand francs. Died in 1836.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Delrio, del-ree'o, (MARTIN ANTOINE,) a learned Jesuit, born at Antwerp in 1551, was master of ten or more languages. He became procureur-général of Brabant in 1578, removed to Valladolid in 1580, and obtained the chair of philosophy at Douay in 1589. He wrote "Notes on Claudian's Poems," and other critical works. His "Essay on Magic" (1599) was once popular. Died in 1608.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Delta. See Moir, (David Macbeth.)

Deluc, d'lük, (Guillaume Antoine,) a brother of the celebrated geologist noticed below, born at Geneva in 1729, was associated with his brother in his geological excursions and other scientific labours. He wrote numerous treatises on mineralogy and geology, which were inserted in the "Journal de Physique" and other periodicals. They indicate accurate observation and a philosophic mind. Died in 1812.

Deluc or De Luc, deh-look', [Fr. pron. d'lük,] (JEAN ANDRÉ,) an eminent natural philosopher, born at Geneva in 1727. In early life he was engaged in commerce, and employed his leisure in the study of geology and other sciences. He improved the thermometer, and measured the height of mountains more exactly than any one had previously done, by means of the portable barometer which he invented. In 1772 he published his "Researches on the Modifications of the Atmosphere," an excellent work, which was then the most complete on that subject. About 1773 he visited England, and was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society, and reader to the queen, who gave him a lodging in Windsor Castle. In 1778 he produced his great work on geology, "Letters, Physical and Moral, on the History of the Earth and of Man," in which he maintains the accordance of the Mosaic history with the facts of geology. The theories advanced in this excited much opposition, but were supported at one time by Cuvier. He ascribed the formation of the present continents to causes no longer operative, to a great and sudden revolution which occurred four or five thousand years ago. His "Letters to Blumenbach on the Physical History of the Earth" (1798) increased his reputation as a geologist. He wrote a large number of works, (in French,) among which are a "Summary of Bacon's Philosophy," and "Geological Journeys in Northern Europe," (1810.) Died at Windsor in 1817.

See Senebier, "Histoire littéraire de Genève," tome iii.; Quérrard, "La France Littéraire."

Delvaux, dėl'vo, [Lat. Vallen'sis,] (André,) a Belgian jurist and canonist, born in 1569; died in 1636.

Delvig, dėl'vig, a Russian poet, born in 1798; died

in 1831.

Delvincourt, dêl'vân'koor', (CLAUDE ÉTIENNE,) a French jurist, born in Paris in 1762. When the schools of law were reorganized, in 1805, he obtained a chair in the capital, and began the first public course on the new civil code. In 1810 he became dean of the faculty in the University. At the restoration in 1814 he retained this place, and was chosen royal censor. He published in 1808 "Institutes of French Law," which is highly commended. Died in 1831.

See DE PORTETS, "Notice sur la Vie, etc. de M. Delvincourt,"

Delzons, děl'zôn', (ALEXIS JOSEPH,) a brave French general, born at Aurillac in 1775, joined the expedition to Egypt, (1798,) where he obtained the rank of general of brigade in 1801. As general of division, he commanded the army of Illyria in 1811. In 1812 he fought at Boroon the Gorgon's head produced a musical sound.

dino, and was killed in battle during the retreat from Moscow in the same year.

See Ségur, "Campagne de la Russie."

Demabuse. See Mabuse, De.

Demachy, d'mã'she', (Jacques François,) a French
chemist, born in Paris in 1728. He wrote, among other
works, "Elements of Chemistry," (2 vols., 1766,) and
refused to adopt the theories of Lavoisier. Died in 1803.

Démade. See Demades.

Demā'/āṣā [Gr Apudge : Fr Démade d'Apā'/alan

De-mā'dēs, [Gr. Δημίιδης; Fr. DÉMADE, dà'mād',] an Athenian orator and demagogue, noted for his witticisms, venality, and profligacy. He entered public life about 350 B.C., became an opponent or enemy of Demosthenes, and acquired great influence by his eloquence, wit, and other talents. He usually spoke extempore. After the After the battle of Chæronea he acted with the party of the King of Macedon, by whom he was bribed; and he was one of the chief authors of the peace between Philip and the Athenians. He was convicted of receiving a bribe from Harpalus, and for a subsequent offence was sentenced to exclusion from political functions; but a few years later he was sent on an embassy to Antipater. He was put to death by the order of Antipater, (or, according to Plutarch, of Cassander,) in 318 B.C.

See Diodorus Siculus, books xvi., xvii., and xviii.; Plutaren, "Demosthenes;" Suidas, Δημάδης; Ruhnken, "Historia critica Oratorum Graecorum;" Freyvac, "De Demade," 1752; H. Lhardy, "Dissertatio de Demade Oratore," Berlin, 1834.

De Maistre. See MAISTRE.

Demante, deh-mönt', (ANTOINE MARIE,) a French jurist, and professor of civil law at Paris, was born in that city in 1789. He published an excellent work en-titled "Programme du Cours de Droit civil Français," (3 vols., 1830.) Died in 1856. Démarate. See DEMARATUS.

Dem-a-ra'tus, [Gr. Δημαράτος,] a native of Corinth, emigrated to Etruria about 650 B.C., and became a prince.

He was the father of Aruns and Lucumo.

Demaratus, [Fr. DÉMARATE, dà'mā'rāt',] King of Sparta, began to reign jointly with Cleomenes about 510 B.C. He quarrelled with his colleague, who caused him to be deposed about 491, on the ground that he was not a son of the late king Ariston. He retired to Persia, where he was favourably received by Darius I. He gave wise counsels to Xerxes on the invasion of Greece, and is said to have secretly informed the Spartans that such an event was impending.

See Herodotus, books v., vi., vii.; Xenophon, "Hellenica."

Dembarrère, dôn'bā'rair', (JEAN,) COUNT, a French general and engineer, born at Tarbes in 1747, became a general of division in 1794, and obtained the chief command of the engineers in Italy. In 1805 he was chosen a senator, and retired from the army. Died in 1828.

Dembinski, dêm-bin'skee, (HENRY,) a Polish general, born in the palatinate of Cracow in 1791. In 1830 he took arms for Polish independence, obtained command of a brigade, and distinguished himself in several actions. He made a masterly retreat from Lithuania in July, 1831, and went into exile in the autumn of that year. In February, 1849, he was appointed by Kossuth commander-in-chief of the Hungarian army; but in consequence of the refusal of Görgei, and other officers, to serve under a Pole, he was soon superseded. He accepted the post of quartermaster-general under Meszaros, and commanded at Temesvar, (August, 1849,) where
the Hungarians were finally defeated. Died in 1864.

Dembowski, dêm-bov'skee, (EDWARD,) a Polish
writer, born in Plock about 1810; died in 1846.

Dembowski, (Louis Mathieu,) Baron, a general in the French army, born at Gora in 1769; died in 1812.

Demeste, deh-mest', (Jean,) a Flemish surgeon and chemist, born in 1743, lived at Liege; died in 1783.

De-me'ter, [Δημήτηρ,] the name of one of the principal Greek divinities, identified with the Ceres of the The Greek dynamics, identified with the ceres of the Roman mythology. (See Ceres.)

De-me'trĭ-us, [Δημήτρως,] an Athenian poet of the old comedy, lived in the fifth century B.C.

Demetrius I. See Demetrius Poliorcetes.

Demetrius II., son of Antigonus Gonatas, became King of Macedon in 243 B.C., as successor to his father. He married first a daughter of Antiochus Theos, and then Phthia, a daughter of the King of Epirus. After a reign of ten years, he died, and left the throne to his son,

Philip III.

Demetrius, a Macedonian prince, grandson of the preceding, born in 207 B.C., was the second son of Philip III., and brother of Perseus, (Perses.) When Philip was defeated by the Romans, Demetrius was delivered to the victors as a hostage. Having returned home, he was sent as an ambassador by Philip to defend him against certain charges before the Roman senate, whose favour he gained by his ingenuous modesty. Perseus, by false accusations, induced his father to put Demetrius to death about 180 B.C.

See POLYBUS, "History," books xviii., xx., xxiii., and xxiv.

Demetrius I. and II., (Kings of Syria.) See Demetrius Soter, and Demetrius Nicator.

De-me'tri-us II., King of Georgia, succeeded his father, David III., in 1126. He waged a long war with the Turks, who fought for the possession of Armenia and sometimes invaded Georgia. He died in 1158, and left the throne to his son, David IV.

Demetrius III., King of Georgia, the son and successor of David V., reigned from 1272 to 1289, and was

succeeded by his son, David VI.

De-me'trī-us, [Russ. DMITRI, dmee'tree,] Czar of Russia, usually styled "the False Demetrius," claimed to be the son of Ivan IV. The latter, at his death, left a minor son, who was reported to have died, or to have been killed, in 1591. During the reign of Boris in Russia, about 1603, Demetrius raised an army of Poles, invaded Russia, and fought several battles with various success, until Boris died, in 1605, when Demetrius obtained the throne without further opposition. His subjects, offended by his partiality to foreign customs, and by the insolence of his Polish soldiers, revolted and put him to death in 1606. Prince Shuisky (or Schuiskoi) was then proclaimed Czar, as Basil III.

See De Thou, "Histoire Universelle;" Karamzin, "Histoire de l'Empire de Russie;" Prosper Mérimée, "Épisode de l'Histoire de Russie; les faux Démétrius," 1852.

Demetrius, [Russ. DMITRI,] THE FALSE, the second of that name who made pretensions to the Russian crown. Soon after the accession of Shuisky, this person asserted that he was the Czar Demetrius. He found many parthat he was the Czar Demetrius. He found many partisans, was recognized by the wife of the late Czar, and was enabled to besiege Moscow with an army, but was killed in 1610 by some Tartars who served in his guard. Schiller and Pushkin have dramatized the story of these impostors.

See Prosper Mérimée, "Épisode de l'Histoire de Russie; les faux Démétrius," 1852.

Demetrius of Alexandria, a Peripatetic philosopher, lived about 150 B.C.

Demetrius of Apamea, a Greek physician of un-known date, who is often cited by Cœlius Aurelianus. Demetrius of Byzantium, a Greek historian, lived

about 280 B.C.

Demetrius of Magnesia, a Greek grammarian, who flourished about 60 B.C. He was author of an important critical and historical work which treated of authors that bore the same name, ("Peri homonymon Poieton kai suggrapheon.")

Demetrius of Scepsis, a Greek grammarian, who

lived about 150 B.C.

Demetrius of Sunium, a Greek Cynic philosopher, who acquired celebrity as a teacher in the first century. He lived some time at Corinth, visited Rome in the reign of Nero, and was banished from Italy by Vespasian. He is eulogized by Seneca, who quotes his maxims.

De-me'trI-us Çỹ-do'nI-us, a Greek or Byzantine theologian and writer, held high offices under John Cantagorius.

De-me'trī-us Mos'chus, a Greek poet, who lived about 1450, and wrote a poem on the "Marriage of Paris and Helen," printed in 1510.

De-me'trī-us Ni-cā'tor, [Νκάτωρ,] King of Syria,

was the son of Demetrius Soter, and ascended the throne in 146 B.C., after defeating the usurper Balas.

ried Cleopatra, an Egyptian princess. In a war with the Parthians he was taken prisoner, and in his absence his brother, Antiochus Sidetes, usurped the throne. On his release from captivity, he again obtained the kingdom; but his misgovernment provoked a general revolt of his subjects, and he was assassinated at Tyre in 126 B.C.

See Justin, books xxxv., xxxvi., and xxxviii.

De-me'trī-us Pep-a-gom'e-nus, [Δημήτριος Πεπαγό-μενος,] a Greek physician, who lived in the thirteenth century, composed a work on the gout, which has some merit. It was printed in Greek in 1558. He was phy-sician to the emperor Michael Palæologus, who reigned

from 1260 to 1282.

De-me'trī-us Pha-le'reūs, (or fa-lee're-us,) [Fr. DEMETRIUS DE PHALERE, da'ma'tre'üs' deh fa'lair',] a distinguished Grecian orator and philosopher, born at Phale'rum, in Attica, about 345 B.C., was a pupil of Theophrastus in philosophy. It is said that he was condemned to death with Phocion, but saved himself by flight. About 316 B.c. Cassander appointed him governor of Athens, which for ten years enjoyed prosperity under his wise and popular administration. hundred and sixty statues were erected to him by the Athenians. When Athens was taken by Demetrius Poliorcetes, in 306, he retired to the court of Ptolemy, King of Egypt. He died in Egypt about 284 B.C. He wrote historical and philosophical works, which are all lost. Cicero and other ancient writers extol his merit as an orator and a statesman.

See DIOGENES LABRTIUS; CICERO, "Brutus," and "De Oratore:"
H. DOHRN, "De Vita et Rebus Demetrii Phalerei," 1825; BONAMY,
"Vie de Démétrius de Phalère," in the "Mémoires de l'Académie
des Inscriptions," tome viii.

De-me'trī-us Pol-ĭ-or-çe'tēš, [Gr. Δημήτριος Πολιορκητής; Fr. Dέμεταιυς Poliorcète, dà'mà'tre'üs' po'le'-or'sat',] born about 335 B.C., was the son of Antigonus, one of Alexander's generals and successors. From his great success as a commander, he was surnamed Poliorcetes, or "taker of cities." He delivered Athens from the dominion of Cassander, and commanded his from the dominion of Cassander, and commanded his father's army in the war against Ptolemy. About 306 he gained a great naval victory over Ptolemy, and took Cyprus. At the siege of Rhodes he displayed great skill as engineer, but was baffled in his attempt to take the city. After his father was killed at the battle of Ipsus, (299 B.C.,) he formed an alliance with Seleucus, and again made himself master of Athens. Having been invited to mediate in a dispute between two claimants to the throne of Macedon, he killed one, and usurped the throne himself, in 294. Pyrrhus and Lysimachus declared war against him, and expelled him from Macedon. He died about 283, leaving a son, Antigonus Gonatas. Demetrius possessed military talents of a high order. Plutarch draws a parallel between him and Mark Antony.

See PLUTARCH, "Demetrius," and "Pyrhus," APPIAN, passim; ROLLIN, "Ancient History;" DIODORUS SICULUS, books xix., xx., and xxi.; JUSTIN, books xv. and xxi.; J. C. DE WIT, "Dissertatio de Demetrio Poliorcete," 1840.

De-me'trī-us So'ter, [Δημήτριος Σωτήρ,] King of Syria, was the son of Seleucus Philopator, and was born syria, was the son of Seleucus Philopator, and was born about 185 B.C. At the age of ten he was sent to Rome as a hostage, where he was detained many years, while his uncle Antiochus Epiphanes obtained the throne at the death of Seleucus in 175 B.C. In 161 Demetrius escaped from Rome, and was proclaimed king by the Syrians. The Maccabees bravely and successfully maintained the course of the Lower course the strength the tained the cause of the Jews against the army of this prince. Alexander Balas, pretending to be the son of Antiochus, entered Syria with an army, and, in a battle that followed, Demetrius was killed, 150 B.C. His son, Demetrius Nicator, became king a few years afterwards. See Polybius, "History," books xxxi., xxxii., and xxxiii.; Appian, "Syriaca;" Justin, book xxxv.

Demetz, deh-mas', (FRÉDÉRIC AUGUSTE,) a French philanthropist, born in 1796, became a judge in Paris. In 1836 he visited the United States with De Tocqueville, to examine the prisons of that country. He founded about 1840, at Mettray, near Tours, an institution for the reformation of juvenile offenders, which has been very successful and has become the model after which others the throne are formed. His system is very popular in England, He mar- where it has been tried near London. Died in 1873.

Demeulemeester, deh-muh'leh-mās'ter,? (Joseph

CHARLES,) a Belgian engraver, born at Bruges in 1771. He engraved some frescos of biblical subjects painted by Raphael in the Vatican. Died in 1836.

Démeunier, dà'muh'ne-à', or Desmeunier, dà'muh'ne-à', (JEAN NICOLAS,) an able French writer, born at Nozeroy in 1751. He was secretary of Monsieur (afterwards Louis XVIII.) when the Revolution began, was elected to the States-General in 1789, and became a senator in 1802. He translated several histories and voyages of discovery from the English, and wrote, besides other works, an "Essay on the United States," (of North America,) (1786,) and a "Treatise on the Customs of Various Nations, ("Esprit des Usages," etc., 1776,) which induced Valeign the provide him affattaing letter. which induced Voltaire to write him a flattering letter.

Died in 1814.

Demidof, dêm-e-dof' or dêm'e-dof, Demidov, or Demidow, the founder of the noble and wealthy Russian family of Demidof, was a native of Toola, (Tula.)
He became skilful in the manufacture of arms, and gained the favour of Peter the Great. He established the first iron-foundry in Siberia. His descendants, about

1725, discovered the gold-mines of Kolyvan.

Demidof, Demidov, or Demidow, (ANATOLI,)
COUNT, a rich Russian capitalist, a son of the following, was distinguished as a patron of science and literature. He was born at Florence about 1812. In 1839 he published, in French, "Travels in Southern Russia and the Crimea, through Hungary," etc., the result of an exploring expedition performed by him in company with several artists and savants. He married in 1840 Mathilde, a daughter of Jerome Bonaparte. Died in 1870.

Demidof, Demidov, or Demidow, (NIKOLAI,)
COUNT, a learned Russian noble, noted for benevolence,

born near Saint Petersburg in 1774, inherited from his father a fortune in mines and forges. He studied the sciences, and travelled in pursuit of knowledge, which he applied in the promotion of the industrial arts. made great improvements in the processes of mining and in the manufacture of iron, and established for his vassals an academy of fine arts. He died at Florence in 1828, leaving two sons, Paul and Anatoli. He had been chosen a privy councillor by the emperor Paul I.

See V. MÜLLER, "Notice sur la Vie privée de N. Demidof," 1830. Demidof, Demidov, or Demidow, (PAUL,) of the same family as the preceding, was born at Revel about 1738. He cultivated natural history, and made a rich collection of specimens, which he presented to the University of Moscow. He founded the Demidof Lyceum at Yaroslav about 1800. Died in 1826.

Demidof, Demidov, or Demidow, (PROKOP,) born

in Moscow about 1730, was the proprietor of gold-mines in the Ural Mountains, the product of which, it is said, made him the richest subject of Russia. He was the

uncle of Count Nikolai, noticed above.

Demidow or Demidov. See DEMIDOF. De Missy, de-mis'see, (CÆSAR,) a learned German divine, born in Berlin in 1703, removed about 1731 to London, where he preached in a French chapel. Died

in 1775.

Demme, dêm'meh, (HERMANN CHRISTOPH GOTT-FRIED,) a popular German moralist and novelist, born at Mühlhausen in 1760. His nom-de-plume was KARL STILLE, (stilleh.) He became superintendent-general at Altenburg in 1801. Among his works are "The Farmer Martin and his Father," (2 vols., 1793.) and "Abendstunden," (2 vols., 1804.) Died in 1822.

Démocède. See Democedes.

Dem-o-çe'dēs, [Gr. Δημοκήδης ; Fr. Dέμοcède, dà'mo'sad',] an eminent Greek physician of Crotona, born about 550 B.C. He was taken prisoner at Samos by the Persians, and carried to Darius Hystaspes, whose favour he gained by his medical skill. The king rewarded him richly, but refused him permission to return home. The queen Atossa, who had been cured by him, promised to aid him in escaping from captivity, and persuaded Darius to send him with a small party of Persians to explore the coasts of Greece with hostile designs. When they arrived at Tarentum, the Persians were arrested, and Democedes escaped to Crotona. See Heroporus, book iii.

De-moch'a-res, [Gr. Δημοχάρης; Fr. Démocharès, dà'mo'kā'rês',] an Athenian orator, was a nephew of Demosthenes. His public career began about 322 B.C., soon after which he became one of the leaders of the anti-Macedonian party. After the restoration of democracy in Athens by Demetrius Poliorcetes in 307, Demochares was the chief of the patriotic party. He was exiled about 295, but returned in 287 or 286 B.C., and managed the finances with ability and success. He was living in 280 B.C. He left a history of his own time, which has not come down to us.

See Plutarch, "Demosthenes" and "Demetrius;" "Vitæ Decem Oratorum;" Droysen, "Geschichte der Nachfolger Alexanders."

Démocrate. See DEMOCRATES.

De-moc'ra-tes, [Gr. Δημοκράτης; Fr. DÉMOCRATE, da'mo'kκāt',] an Athenian orator, who lived about 350 B.C., was a contemporary of Demosthenes. Aristotle has preserved one of his orations.

Démocrite or Democrito. See Democritus.

De-moc'ri-tus, [Gr. Δημόκριτος; Fr. DÉMOCRITE, dà'mo'kRèt'; It. and Sp. DEMOCRITO, dà-mok're-to,] a celebrated Greek philosopher, born at Abdera, in Thrace, was the son of a man of large fortune. The date of his birth is variously given between 490 and 460 B.c. He received early lessons from some Chaldean Magi left by Xerxes in his invasion of Greece, and is thought to have been a disciple of Leucippus. inherited one hundred talents upon the division of his father's estate, he travelled in Egypt, Greece, Persia, and India, in pursuit of knowledge. When his patriand India, in pursuit of knowledge. mony was spent, he returned to Abdera, and read in public one of his works, which, according to Diogenes Laertius, procured him a large present of money and great honours from the people. His love of study and of solitude induced him to decline the political preeminence which the citizens of Abdera offered to him. There is a prevalent tradition that he was habitually laughing at the follies of mankind.

Democritus possessed a profound and original genius for philosophy. He was versed in geometry, logic, physics, natural history, and ethics, and wrote many works on these subjects; but none of them has come down to us. Cicero informs us that his style was as charming as that of Plato. His atomic philosophy presents in some respects a great analogy to that which prevails in the present time. He supposed that the universe is composed of empty space and of indivisible atoms, which are infinite in number, and which by their different motions and affinities produce the various phenomena of nature. He taught that matter is eternal, and that the mind or soul is the motion of round fiery atoms. He ascribed sensation to images or emanations flowing from its objects. Many of his theories were adopted by Epicurus, and illustrated by Lucretius in his poem "De Rerum Natura." Democritus lived to the age of one hundred years or more. He is not mentioned in any

nuncred years or more. He is not mentioned in any work of Plato, who was his contemporary.

See Ritter, "History of Philosophy," G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy," Diogenes Laertius; Tennemann, "Geschichte der Philosophie." Fabricus, "Bibliotheca Græca:" Burchard, "Commentatio critica de Democriti de Sensibus Philosophia," 1830; F. G. A. Mullach, "Democriti Operum Fragmenta," or "De Philosophi Vita Scriptis et Placitis," 1843; Jenichen, "Programma de Democrito Philosopho," 1720.

Demoivre, deh-mwåvr', (ABRAHAM,) an eminent mathematician, born at Vitry (Champagne) in 1667, was the son of Protestant parents. In consequence of the revocation of the edict of Nantes, 1685, he emigrated to London, where he taught mathematics, and acquired the friendship of Newton. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society, and an Associate of the Academy of Sciences in Paris. His reputation was so high that he was one of a committee appointed to decide on the claims of Newton and Leibnitz to the invention of the method of fluxions. and Leidnitz to the invention of the method of nuxions. He published in 1730 "Analytical Miscellanies," ("Miscellanea Analytica," etc.,) which presented ingenious and original ideas on the subject, also "The Doctrine of Chances," and "Annuities on Lives." Died in 1754. See MATY, "Mémoire sur la Vie de Abraham Demoivre;" MONTUCLA, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Demolombe, deh-mo'lòmb', (JEAN CHARLES FLO-RENT,) a French jurist, born in 1804.

De'mon, [Δήμων,] an Athenian orator, who lived about

330 B.C., was a nephew of Demosthenes

De-mo'nax, [Δημώναξ,] a Cynic philosopher, born in Cyprus, lived at Athens about 150 A.D., and was intimate with Lucian. The latter esteemed him as one of the best or wisest philosophers of that time.

Démons, da'mon', (CLAUDE,) a French poet, born at Amiens in 1591; died after 1628. Demont, deh-mon', Count, a French general, born at Courbevoie. He obtained the rank of general of division for his conduct at Austerlitz. Died in 1826.

De-moph'a-nēš, [Gr. Δημοφάνης; Fr. DÉMOPHANE, dà'mo'fấn',] a Greek Platonic philosopher of Megalopolis, aided Aratus to restore liberty to Sicyon.

Demophilus. See DAMOPHILUS.

De-moph/i-lus, [Δημόφιλος,] a Greek historian, lived about 320 B.C. He wrote a continuation of the history

of Ephorus, who was his father.

Demophilus, [Fr. DÉMOPHILE, dà/mo'fèl',] a Pythagorean philosopher of uncertain epoch. He left a work on morality called "Βίου Θεράπεια," of which fragments are extant.

Demophon. See DAMOPHON.

Dem'o-phon or **De-moph'o-on**, [Gr. Δημοφῶν or Δη-μοφόων,] a son of Theseus and Phædra, was betrothed to

μοφόων,] a son of Theseus and Phædra, was betrothed to Phyllis. (See Phyllis.) Having become King of Athens, he aided the Heraclidæ in war against Eurystheus.

De Mor'gan, (Augustus,) an English mathematician, born in the isle of Madura, near Java, in 1806. About 1828 he became professor of mathematics in the University of London. He contributed largely to the "Penny Cyclopædia," the "North British Review," and other periodicals, and published many mathematical works, among which are "Elements of Algebra," an "Essay on Probabilities," (1838,) "Formal Logic, or the Calculus of Inference Necessary and Probable," (1847). and "Arithmetical Books from the Invention of Printing to the Present Time," (1847). He died in 1871. Many to the Present Time," (1847). He died in 1871. Many of the more amusing of his mathematical letters and experiences are to be found in "A Budget of Paradoxes,"

Demosthenes, de-mos'the-nez, [Gr. Δημοσθένης; Lat. Demos'thenes; Fr. Démosthène, dà'mos'tain'; It. Demostène, dà-mos'tà-nà; Sp. Demostènes, dà-mos'. ta-nes,] regarded by almost universal consent as the greatest orator that ever lived, was born in the demos ("district") of Pæania, near Athens, in Greece, about 382, or, according to some authorities, 385 B.C. His father, whose name was also Demosthenes, was a cutler and whose name was also Demosthenes, was a cutter and cabinet-maker: he died when his son was seven years old, leaving a fortune of fifteen talents (above 15,000 dollars) to be shared between him and his sister. His guardians converted to their own use a large part of his property, and neglected to improve the remainder. Demosthenes studied rhetoric with Isæus, and, according to some accounts received lessons in philosophy from to some accounts, received lessons in philosophy from Plato. Cicero states that Demosthenes was the pupil of the orator Isocrates; but this is discredited by many

When about eighteen years old, Demosthenes prose-When about eighteen years old, Demosthenes prosecuted his unfaithful guardians, and pleaded his own cause. The case was decided in his favour; but he recovered only a part of his just claim. Some years previously, it is said, his emulation had been excited by the forensic triumphs of Callistratus, and he resolved to devote all his energies to the study of eloquence, although he laboured under great physical disadvantages. His constitution was delicate, his breath short, his voice feeble and stammering. It is said that he remedied these defects by running up-hill and speaking with pebbles in his fects by running up-hill and speaking with pebbles in his mouth; that he declaimed on the sea-shore, in order to accustom himself to the noise and tumult of popular assemblies; and that he usually spoke his orations before as mirror, in order to discover and correct any awk-wardness of gesture. According to Plutarch, his first address before a popular assembly was a failure. The people laughed at his ungraceful gestures, his confused periods, and his defective elocution. But Satyrus the actor encouraged him, and gave a proper direction to his indomitable resolution, by showing him the importance of appropriate action and of a distinct and well-modu-

lated utterance. Demosthenes then shut himself up in a subterranean study, and laboured with unremitting diligence in order to perfect himself as an orator. He is said to have shaved one side of his head, that he might be absolutely prevented from going into society. He improved his style by transcribing Thucydides, the concentrated thought and energy of whose writings were the objects of his especial emulation. Some writers state that he copied the history of Thucydides no less than eight times. eight times.

At the age of about twenty-seven (355 B.C.) he again came forward to compete for the palm of eloquence in his oration against Leptines, and was completely success-Soon afterwards he appeared on a more conspicutul. Soon afterwards he appeared on a more conspicuous stage, and became one of the principal actors in the history of that period. "He had a glorious subject for his political ambition," says Plutarch,—"to defend the cause of Greece against Philip. He soon gained great reputation both for eloquence and for the bold truths which he spoke." Amidst the general venality of the Grecian orators, Demosthenes alone was proof against the seductions of Macedonian gold; and his political foresight was not inferior to his integrity or patriotism foresight was not inferior to his integrity or patriotism. Had the watchful sagacity with which he penetrated the deep-laid schemes of Philip been ably seconded by the other Athenian leaders, and had their armies been led by competent generals, the liberties of Greece would, in all probability, never have succumbed to the arts or arms of the King of Macedon. Between the years 352 and 340 B.C. Demosthenes pronounced his eleven (or, as some say, twelve) celebrated orations against Philip. For these are especially denominated "Philippics." 338 B.C. Demosthenes was one of the fugitives from the disastrous battle of Chæronea; but he still preserved his controlling influence in the state; and Ctesiphon proposed that the people should confer upon him a crown of gold as the reward of his eminent public services. This measure caused between him and his rival Æschines a contest which, after the lapse of several years, resulted in the triumph of Demosthenes in 330 B.C., when he made his famous speech "On the Crown," (Περί Στεφάνου,) regarded by many critics as the greatest of all his achievements as an orator.

When Harpalus, the unfaithful steward of Alexander, sought refuge in Athens, Demosthenes was accused by his enemies of having received a bribe from the Macedonian, and was condemned to pay a heavy fine. In the opinion of the best historical critics, however, his guilt is very far from having been established. Unable to pay the penalty imposed, he retired to Ægina. He remained in exile till the death of Alexander, when he returned in triumph to Athens. His last efforts for liberty having failed, and his death having been decreed by the victorium. Antimeter have been decreed by the victorium Antimeter have been decreed by the victorium and the second rious Antipater, he took poison and died in 322 B.C.

Sixty orations and about sixty-five introductions (i.e. exordial fragments of speeches) ascribed to Demosthenes have been preserved; but of these several are considered to be spurious. There is no reason to suppose that all the orations were spoken in the exact form in which they have come down to us: it is, indeed, probable that many of them were revised after they were delivered. Demosthenes seldom spoke in public without careful preparation; and he appears to have been extremely averse to extemporaneous speaking, although, according to some authorities, his unpremeditated speeches were superior in spirit and boldness to his more elaborate efforts. The extraordinary success of his oratory was due in no small measure to the steadfastness with which he kept the attention of his hearers riveted on the one great object which he had in view. Nothing superfluous, nothing which did not contribute to that object, was admitted into his discourse. There was no striving after ornament, no effort at mere display. "He uses language," says Fénelon, "as a modest man uses his dress,—simply to cover him. We think not of his words: we think only of the things which he says. He lightens, he thunders, he is a torrent which sweeps everything before it. We can neither criticise nor admire, because we have not the command of our own faculties." "His style," observes Hume, "is rapid harmony exactly adjusted to the sense; it is vehement reasoning without

any appearance of art; it is disdain, anger, boldness, freedom, involved in a continued stream of argument; and of all human productions his orations present the models which approach the nearest to perfection." "Such was the first of orators," says Lord Brougham: "at the head of all the mighty masters of speech, the adoration of ages has consecrated his place, and the loss of the noble instrument* with which he forged and launched his thunders, is sure to maintain it unapproachable forever."

See Grote, "History of Greece," vol. xi. chap. lxxxvii.; Thirdient of Greece, "Lives," Férrelon, "Letter to the French Academy on Rhetoric, Poetry," etc.; Hume, "Essay on Eloquence," Brougham, "Dissertation on the Eloquence of the Ancients;" Cicro, "De Oratore," iii.; H. Wolf, "Vita Demosthenis et Æschinis," 1572; AIMÉ BOULLÉE, "Vie de Démosthène," 1834; F. Theremin, "Demosthene und Massillon," 1845; P. Ekerman, "Demosthenes Oratorum Princeps," 1740; René Rapin, "Comparaison de Démosthène et de Cicéron," 1676; E. PISTOR, "Demosthenes als Staatsbürger, Redner, etc.," 1830; 'Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1820, and February, 1822; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Demosthenes, an able Athenian general, who was a conspicuous actor in the Peloponnesian war. In 425 B.C. he defended Pylos against the Spartans with skill and success, and compelled the enemy to capitulate; but Cleon, who had assumed the command, claimed the honour of this exploit. In the year 413 he and Eury-medon commanded the army sent to reinforce Nicias at Syracuse. Demosthenes disapproved the dilatory conduct of Nicias, and attacked the heights of Epipolæ by night, but was repulsed with loss. After another defeat in the harbour, the Athenians raised the siege, and retreated by land; but they were compelled to surrender, and Demosthenes was put to death, 413 B.C.

See THUCYDIDES, books v., vi., and vii.; GROTE, "History of Greece;" THIRLWALL, "History of Greece;" PLUTARCH, "Alcibiades," and "Nicias."

De-mos'the-nes Phil-a-le'thes, a Greek physician, who lived probably about the beginning of the Christian era, and was a skilful oculist.

Demours, deh-moor' or d'moor, (Antoine Pierre,) a French surgeon, son of Pierre, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1762. He directed his attention chiefly to ocular surgery, in which he became very expert. He received the title of oculist to the king from Louis XVIII. and from Charles X. In 1818 he published the results of his multiplied researches and long experience, in a "Treatise on Diseases of the Eyes," (3 vols.,) which was the most complete work that had appeared on that subject. Died in 1836.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Demours, (PIERRE,) a French oculist, born at Marseilles in 1702. In 1730 he obtained the place of demonstrator and curator of the cabinet of natural history in the Royal Garden. He assisted Antoine Petit in his anatomical researches, and acquired skill in diseases of the eye. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of Lon-don, of the Academy of Sciences of Paris, royal censor, and oculist to the king. He wrote a few treatises on ocular surgery. Died in 1795.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Demoustier, deh-moos'te-4', (CHARLES ALBERT,) a French writer, born at Villers-Cotterets in 1760, was descended by his father from Racine, and by his mother from La Fontaine. His "Letters to Emilia on Mythology" (1786) had a great temporary popularity; but the wrote several comedies and operas, which were successful, but are now neglected. Among these are "Alceste," and "Les Femmes," ("Women,") both comedies in verse. Died in 1801.

Demp'ster, (GEORGE,) a Scottish lawyer, born at Dundee in 1736, was a member of Parliament from 1762 to 1790, and was a political friend of Fox. He published the "Magnetic Mountains of Cannay," "Letters on Agriand a few other works. Died in 1818.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Dempster, (THOMAS,) a Scottish writer, noted for his learning and violent temper, was born at Muiresk in

* The Greek language.
† The passage above cited is found only in the later editions of Hume's "Essays."

1579, and studied at Paris and Rome. It is said that he and belles-lettres at Toulouse, Nîmes, Pîsa, and Bologna. His quarrelsome temper often involved him in scenes of armed violence. He wrote numerous works, of which the best-known is "Historia Gentis Scotorum," which is a biographical dictionary of Scottish authors. Baillet accuses him of literary forgery. Died in 1625.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Encyclopædia Britannica."

Denesle, deh-nel', a mediocre French author, born

Deneux; died in 1767.

Deneux, deh-nuh', (Louis Charles,) a French medical writer, born at Heilly (Somme) in 1767; died in 1846.

Denham, dên'am, (Colonel Dixon,) a British officer and traveller, born in London in 1786, served in the Peninsular war in 1811, and in Belgium in 1815. 1821 he accompanied Clapperton and Oudney in an expedition to Timbuctoo. In February, 1823, they arrived at Kouka, on Lake Tchad, where they were kindly received. There Denham parted from his companions, and joined a party of natives on an expedition to Mandara, in which he met with perilous adventures. Returning homeward, he arrived in England in June, 1825, and published a valuable narrative of the enterprise, in which he had displayed great energy and courage. This narrative was written chiefly by Denham, and contained some small contributions from Clapperton. Having been appointed Governor of Sierra Leone, he died there in 1828.

Tenham der am (Sir John & British poet here in

Denham, dên'am, (Sir John,) a British poet, born in Dublin in 1615, was the only son of Sir John Denham, baron of the exchequer, who brought him to London while in his infancy. He studied law; but his success was hindered by an extravagant passion for gaming. In 1641 he produced "The Sophy," a tragedy, which was very successful, and which drew from Waller the following expression,—"He broke out like the Irish rebellion, expression,—"He broke out like the Irish rebellion, threescore thousand strong, when nobody was aware or in the least suspected it." His reputation was increased by his poem of "Cooper's Hill," (1643,) which was praised by Dryden and Pope. Dr. Johnson says, "Denham is deservedly considered as one of the fathers of English poetry. Denham and Waller, according to Prior, improved our versification, and Dryden perfected it." He died in 1668, and was buried in Westminster Abbey.

See Johnson, "Lives of the Poets:" Woop, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" Chalmers, "General Biographical Dictionary:" "Nouvelle Biographic Genérale."

Dening, d'a-nee'nã. (Glacommaria Carlo.) an emi-

Biographie Générale."

Denina, dà-nee'nā, (GIACOMMARIA CARLO,) an eminent Italian historian and priest, born at Revello, in Piedmont, in 1731. Having written an approved work on the "Study of Theology," about 1758, he was chosen professor of humanities and rhetoric in the Superior College of Turin. In 1769 he published the first volume of his "History of the Revolutions of Italy," ("Istoria delle Rivoluzioni d'Italia,") which was received with favour and is his principal work. Two other volumes of it appeared soon after. In 1782 he went to Berlin, by invitation from Frederick II., and there wrote numerous works on history, etc. In 1804 he was appointed librarian to the emperor Napoleon, and resided in Paris from that time until his death. In 1809 he produced a "History of Western Italy." He was author of an important work entitled "The Vicissitudes of Literature," ("Vicende della Letteratura," 1760, 1 vol.; 2d ed., 1785, in 2 vols.; 3d ed., 1811, in 4 vols.) Died in 1813.

See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" SCARRONE, "Memorie intorno alla Vita dell'Abate Denina," 1798; CARLO G.
REINA, "Vita di C. Denina," 1820.

Denis, (King of Portugal.) See DINIZ.

Denis, (king of Portugal.) See DINIZ.

Denis, deh-ne' or d'nè, (FERDINAND,) a French littlerateur, born in Paris in 1798. He made a voyage to Brazil, and on his return published "Brazil, or the History, Manners, and Customs of the Inhabitants of that Region," (1822, 6 vols.) He also wrote "A Compendium of the Literary History of Portugal and Brazil," (1826,) of the Literary History of Portugal and Brazil," (1826,)
"The Travelling Brahmin, or Popular Wisdom of all
Nations," (1832,) and many other works. He has contributed to the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale" most of the notices of eminent Portuguese.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Denis, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French physician, born in Paris, obtained the title of consulting physician to Louis XIV. In 1673 he was invited by Charles II. to England, where he remained but a short time. He published in 1672 a "Collection of Memoirs and Conferences on the Practised the transfusion of blood. Died in 1704.

See ELOV, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Denis, da'nis, (Johann Michael Cosmus,) a German poet and bibliographer, born at Schärding, Bavaria, in 1729. He published a learned "Introduction to the Knowledge of Books," comprising bibliography and literary history, (1777.) In 1791 he was appointed chief librarian of the Imperial Library, Vienna. He rendered important services by his efforts to reform and polish the German language and poetry, and took Ossian and the Northern bards as his models. He wrote, in German verse, an "Epistle to Klopstock," (1764,) odes on public events, Souvenirs, (1794,) and other admired poems, among which is a version of Ossian. Died in 1800.

Denis, (LOUIS,) a French geographer and engraver, published, among other works, a "Physical, Political, and Mathematical Map of the World," (1764.)

Denis or Denys, SAINT, the patron saint of France, and the first bishop of Paris, was sent from Rome about the middle of the third century to evangelize the Gauls. He suffered martyrdom about 272 A.D.

Denison, (George Anthony,) an English ecclesiastic and theologian, was born in 1805. He was created Archdeacon of Taunton in 1851. In consequence of three sermons on the Real Presence preached by him and afterwards published, he became involved in ecclesiastical litigation. He was for some time editor of the "Church and State Review."

"Church and State Review."

Den'i-son, (John Evelyn,) an English legislator, born in 1800. He was elected Speaker of the House of Commons in 1857, in 1859, in 1866, and in 1868. He retired from the duties of Speaker in 1872, entering the Upper House as Viscount Ossington. Died in 1873.

Den'is-toun or Den'nis-toun, (James,) a Scottish writer, born about 1802. He published "Memoirs of the Dukes of Urbino," (London 1850.) Died in 1855.

Denman, (George,) an English lawyer, fourth son of the first Lord Denman, was born in 1819. He has represented Tiverton in Parliament. In 1872 he was made a justice of the common pleas.

made a justice of the common pleas.

Der'man, (Thomas,) an English physician, born in Derbyshire in 1733, was a surgeon in the royal navy, and afterwards practised in London. He published, besides other able treatises on obstetrics, an "Introduction to the Practice of Midwifery." Died in 1818.

Denman, (THOMAS,) first Lord Denman, an English judge, born in London in 1779, was the son of the preceding. He was educated at Cambridge, and was called to the bar in 1806. Having attained eminence in his profession, he was returned to Parliament for Wareham in 1818. From 1820 to 1831 he represented Nottingham, and supported electoral reform and other liberal measures. In 1820 he was employed as solicitor-general for ures. În 1820 he was employed as solicitor-general for Queen Caroline, and was associated with Brougham in her defence. He became attorney-general in 1830, and chief justice of the king's bench in 1832. In 1834 he was raised to the peerage, and in the upper house advocated the abolition of slavery. Having discharged the duties of judge with credit, he resigned his office in 1850, and died in 1854.

See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Denne, dên, (John,) an English divine and antiquary, born at Littlebourne, in Kent, in 1693, became Archdeacon of Rochester in 1728, and rector of Lambeth in 1731. He contributed to Lewis's "Life of Wicklif," and published a volume of sermons. Died in 1767.

Denne, (Samuell,) a son of the preceding, born at

Denne, (Samuel,) a son of the preceding, born at Westminster in 1730, became vicar of Darent in 1767. He wrote the "History and Antiquities of Rochester,"

nd other antiquarian treatises. Died in 1799.

Denne-Baron, dên'bă'rôn', (PIERRE JACQUES RENÉ,)
a French poet, born in Paris in 1780, wrote "Hero and Leander," an epic poem, (1806,) and made translations from other languages. Died in 1854.

Denne-Baron, (René Dieudonné,) a musical composer, son of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1804. He has contributed to Didot's "Nouvelle Biographie Générale" most of the notices of musicians, and has been engaged on a history of music in France.

Denner, dên'ner, (Balthasar,) an eminent German portrait-painter, born at Hamburg in 1685. He worked in several countries, gained a brilliant reputation, and painted many portraits of kings and princes. His works are chiefly remarkable for extreme minuteness of finish. Died in 1747.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Denner, (Johann Christophi,) a maker of musical instruments, born at Leipsic in 1655. He made flutes of superior quality, and is said to have invented the clarionet. Died in 1707.

Dennery, dên're', (Adolphe Philippe,) a French dramatist, born in Paris in 1812, composed successful

dramas, vaudevilles, and comic operas, among which are "The Market of London," (1845,) and "The Bohemians of Paris.'

of Paris."

Den'nie, (Joseph,) an American critic, author, and journalist, born in Boston in 1768. He studied law, but did not practise it. He edited "The Farmers' Museum" at Walpole, New Hampshire, 1795–98, and wrote the "Lay Preacher" in that periodical. He removed to Philadelphia in 1799, and founded "The Portfolio," a literary magazine, which he edited from 1801 till 1812. He had a high reputation as a writer among his contemporaries. Moore, the poet, in a note to one of contemporaries. Moore, the poet, in a note to one of his "Poems relating to America," speaks in terms of high commendation of Dennie's taste and literary attainments. Died in Philadelphia in 1812.

See DUYCKINCK, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.

Den'nie, (WILLIAM HENRY,) a British officer, who served with distinction in the Burmese war (1826-27) and in the Afghan war. He was killed at Jellalabad in April, 1842.

Denniée, da'ne-à', (Antoine,) Baron, a French officer, born at Versailles in 1754. Under the empire he was made secretary of the war department. Died in 1829.

Dennis. See DINIZ. Den'nis, (JOHN,) an English writer and critic, born in London in 1657, acquired notoriety as a politician, pamphleteer, and dramatist. His habits were improvident, and his temper quarrelsome, if not malevolent. He made many enemies by his defamatory or satirical attacks on authors and public functionaries. The most "A Plot and No Plot." He published some offensive criticisms on Pope, who took his revenge in the "Dunciad." His vanity and hatred of the French caused him to imagine that the French king would not make peace with England except on the condition that the latter power should deliver him up to the former. The proverbial expression of "stealing one's thunder" is said to owe its origin to Dennis. Having invented a new artificial thunder for one of his own plays, he found the managers of Drury Lane employing it in "Macbeth," when he exclaimed, "These rascals have stolen my thunder!" Died in 1734.

See DISRAELI, "Calamities of Authors;" "Biographia Britannica;" EDMUND CURLL, "Life of J. Dennis," 1734; "Retrospective Review," vol. i., 1820.

Dennistoun. See Denistoun.

Den'ny, (Sir Anthony,) an English courtier and favourite of Henry VIII., who appointed him a privy councillor and one of the executors of his will. Died in

1550. Sir John Cheke honoured his memory by a poem. **Denon**, deh-non', (Dominique Vivant,) an eminent French artist and author, remarkable for his various accomplishments, was born at Châlons-sur-Saône in 1747. In early youth he obtained a place in the retinue of the ambassador to Russia. About 1774 he was patronized by the Count de Vergennes, minister of state, who employed him on a mission to Switzerland. On his way thither he visited Voltaire at Ferney, and drew his portrait. From 1782 to 1787 he was chargé-d'affaires at Naples, and after the latter date exchanged diplomacy for the arts of design. He became a member of the

Royal Academy in 1787, and during the Revolution received from Robespierre a commission to design republican costumes. In 1798 he was invited by Bonaparte to join the expedition to Egypt, and eagerly embraced an opportunity which afforded him so rich a field for artistic studies. He made drawings of the monuments and other objects of interest in that country. He was one of the favourite attendants whom Bonaparte selected when he returned to France, and was the first to gratify the public curiosity by a description of what he had witnessed, which appeared in 1802 with the most flattering success. About 1802 he was appointed director-general of the museums. He accompanied Bonaparte in several of his campaigns, displayed intrepidity by making designs in the midst of battles, and had great influence in deciding questions relative to works of art and public monuments. Denon was made a baron, an officer of the legion of honour, and member of the Institute. The title of his principal work, above referred to, is "Travels in Upper and Lower Egypt during the Campaigns of General Bonaparte," ("Voyage dans la haute et la basse Egypte pendant les Campagnes du Général Bonaparte.") He also contributed to the great work published by the Commission of Egypt. Died in 1825.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" COUPIN, "Notice sur De-nou," 8vo, 1825; Aménée de Pastoret, "Eloge historique de M. le Baron Denon," 1851.

Denores. See Nores.

Dens, dêns or dôn, (PETER,) a Flemish Roman Catho-

Dens, dens of don, (FETER,) a Flemish Roman Catholic theologian, born near Antwerp about 1690. He published several religious works. Died in 1775.

Dent, (JOHN H.,) a naval officer, born in Maryland, entered the United States navy in 1798. He commanded a vessel of the squadron under Commodore Preble in the war with Tripoli in 1804, and became a captain in

1811. Died in 1823.

Den-tā'tus, (Lucius Sicinius,) a Roman tribune, noted for his bravery and extraordinary services. He took part in one hundred and twenty battles, received about forty wounds in the breast, and obtained fourteen civic crowns, besides other honours. Appius Claudius the decemvir, whom he had offended, caused him to be

assassinated about 450 B.C.

Dentatus, (Manius Curius,) a Roman consul, renowned for his military exploits and frugal mode of life. He was surnamed DENTATUS, it is said, because he was born with teeth. He was consul in 290 B.C., and terminated a long war against the Samnites by a signal victory. In 275 B.C. he gained a decisive victory over Pyrrhus near Beneventum. He was consul for the third time in 274, and, after the expiration of his term, retired to his farm, where he once proved his integrity by re-fusing rich presents from a Samnite embassy. While holding the office of censor, in 272, he supplied Rome with water from the Anio by an aqueduct. Died about

See ROLLIN, "Roman History;" NIEBUHR, "History of Rome;" POLYBIUS, book ii.

Den'ton, (JOHN,) an English nonconformist minister and writer, born in 1625, became prebendary of York. Died in 1708.

Died in 1708.

Denton, (Thomas,) an English clergyman, born in Cumberland in 1724, published two poems in imitation of Spenser, viz., "Immortality," and "The House of Superstition," (1762.) Died in 1777.

Denton, (WILLIAM,) an English physician, born at Stowe, in Bucks, in 1605. He was appointed physician to Charles I. in 1636, and after the restoration served Charles II. in the same capacity. He wrote a few discourses against the Catholics. Died in 1691.

Dentone. dên-to'nà. (ANTONIO.) an Italian sculptor.

Dentone, dên-to'nà, (ANTONIO,) an Italian sculptor,

lived in Venice about 1470.

Dentone, Il, èl den-to'nà, (GIROLAMO Curti—koor'tee,) an Italian painter, born at Bologna in 1576. He was skilful in vertical perspective, and was distinguished as a painter of theatrical decorations. His works were adorned with figures by Antonio Caracci and Guercino. Died in 1631.

See Malvasia, "Felsina pittrice."

Dentrecolles, dontr'kol', (François Xavier,) a that the Indians were detached from the Ar French Jesuit, born at Lyons in 1664, went as missionary

to China, where he laboured many years, became superior-general of the mission, and published many religious books in the Chinese language. Died in Pekin in 1741.

Denuelle, deh-nü'êl', (DOMINIQUE ALEXANDRE,) a French painter, born in Paris in 1818.

Den'ver, (James W.,) an American general, born at Winchester, Virginia, in 1818. He emigrated to California about 1850, was elected a member of Congress in 1854, and was Governor of Kansas from December, 1857, to August or November, 1858. He was appointed a brigadier-general in 1861.

See DENIS and DIONYSIUS.

Denys, deh-ne', (JACQUES,) a Flemish painter, born at Antwerp about 1645. He studied in Rome and Venice, and acquired the noble style of the Italian masters. He painted historical pictures, at Mantua, for the Duke of Mantua, and was successful in portraits. After a residence of fourteen years in Italy, he returned to Antwerp, where he soon after died. Among his works, which are nearly all in Italy, is an "Ecce Homo."

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.; Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Denys or Denis, deh-ne', (NICOLAS,) a Frenchman, born at Tours, was appointed Governor of Canada and Acadia in 1632. He wrote a "Description of the Coasts of North America," etc., (2 vols., 1672.)
Denys, Saint. See Denis, (Saint.)

Denys d'Halicarnasse. See Dionysius of Hali-CARNASSUS

Denys l'Ancien. See Dionysius the Elder.
Denys le Jeune. See Dionysius the Younger. Denys le Périégète. See DIONYSIUS PERIEGETES.

Deodati. See DIODATI.
D'Éon. See Éon, D', (CHEVALIER.)
Déparcieux, dà'pār'se-uh', sometimes written De
Parcieux, (ANTOINE,) an able French mathematician, born near Nimes in 1703, went to Paris, where he supported himself by tracing sun-dials, in which he was very skilful. He had much mechanical talent, and invented several useful machines. He became royal censor, and a member of the Academy of Sciences, to which he contributed sixteen treatises. By his zeal for the public good he merited the title of citizen-philosopher which Voltaire gave him. He published an "Essay on the Probability of the Duration of Human Life," (1746,) Astronomical Tables," and other works. Died in 1768. See Grandjean de Fouchy, "Éloge de A. Déparcieux."

Déparcieux or De Parcieux, (Antoine,) a nephew of the preceding, born at Cessoux-le-Vieux in 1753, acquired distinction as a writer and lecturer on mathematics and physical sciences. On the formation of the central schools he was chosen professor of chemistry and physics at the Pantheon. He published a "Treatise on Annuities," (1781,) and left in manuscript an able work called a "Complete Course of Physics and Chemistry," in which he demonstrated the intimate connection of chemistry with other sciences. Died in 1799.

See Mahérault, "Notice sur la Vie du Citoyen Déparcieux,"

Depaulis, deh-pō'lèss', (ALEXIS JOSEPH,) a French engraver of medals, born in Paris in 1792, received a medal of the first class in 1831.

Deperthes, deh-part', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French artist and writer on art, born at Rheims in 1761, lived in Paris. In 1818 he published his "Theory of Landscape-Painting," ("Théorie du Paysage,") which was followed by a "History of the Art of Landscape-Painting from the Renaissance of Art to the Eighteenth Century."

of these works are highly appreciated. Died in 1833.

De Peyster, de pis'ter, (Abraham,) an eminent New York merchant, son of Johannes de Peyster, was born in 1658. He was mayor of New York, chief justice of the province, and president of the king's council, in which

capacity he officiated as governor in 1691. Died in 1728.

De Peyster, (A. SCHUYLER,) grandson of the preceding, was born in New York in 1736. He served in the French war of 1755 under his uncle, Colonel Peter Schuyler, and held various commands in the royal army during the Revolution. It was largely through his efforts that the Indians were detached from the American cause

De Peyster, (JOHANNES,) one of the early settlers of New York, was born at Haarlem, in Holland. He became mayor of New York after it had passed into the

power of the English. Died in 1685.

Deplace, deh-plås', (Guv Marie,) a French writer, born at Roanne (Loire) in 1772; died in 1843.

Deponthon, (CHARLES FRANÇOIS,) BARON, a French general, born at Eclaron in 1777, served at the battles of Moskwa, Lutzen, and Bautzen, (1813.) He became a peer of France in 1846. Died in 1849.

Dep'ping, (GEORGE BERNARD,) an eminent scholar and litterateur, born at Munster in 1784, became a resident of Paris about 1803, and was afterwards naturalized. He produced some popular juvenile works, among which is "Les Soirées d'Hiver," (3d edition, 1832.) He obtained the prize offered by the Institute for his excellent work on "The Maritime Expeditions of the Normans in the Tenth Century," (1826,) which was followed by a "History of Normandy," (1835,) and other historical works. Died in 1852. works. Died in 1853.

Deprétis, (Agostino,) an Italian statesman, born in Piedmont in 1811. In 1849 he was appointed governor of Brescia, and in 1861 Cavour made him governor of Sicily. He was minister of public works in the Ratazzi cabinet of 1862 and afterwards successively minister of marine and of finance in the cabinet of Ricasoli. He first became prime minister of Italy in March, 1876, since which time he and Cairoli have alternately held the reins

of government.

De Quin'cey, (THOMAS,) an eminent English author, sometimes called "The English Opium-Eater," was born in a suburb of Manchester on the 15th of August, 1785. He was a younger son of a rich merchant, who died about 1792, leaving to his widow and six children a clear fortune of £1600 a year. His childhood was passed in rustic solitude. He thanked Providence that "his infant feelings were moulded by the gentlest of sisters, instead of horrid pugilistic brothers." About the age of twelve he was sent to the grammar-school of Bath, where he attained such proficiency in Greek that his teacher said he could harangue an Athenian mob. In July, 1802, he eloped from the Manchester Grammar-School, and, after a pedestrian tour in Wales, went to London, resolving to hide himself from his guardians until they should cease to have any control over his actions. He passed several months in London in abject poverty and strange adventures, of which he has given an almost incredible narrative in his "Confessions of an English Opium-Eater." "It is probable," says the "London Quarterly Review" of July, 1861, "that the story, as we now have it, represents the exaggerated shape in which his reminiscences came back upon him under the influence of the favourite drug." He entered in 1803 the University of Oxford, (Worcester College,) where he remained about five years, during which he contracted a habit of eating opium. He was noted at this period for his rare conversational powers and for his vast and varied stock of versational powers and for his vast and varied stock of information. In 1808 or 1809 he formed an intimate acquaintance with Coleridge, Wordsworth, and Southey, and took up his abode at Grasmere Cottage, recently vacated by Wordsworth. He relieved the embarrassments of Coleridge by a present of £500. He continued to reside at Grasmere about twenty years, married in 1816, and devoted his time to literary pursuits. He produced good translations from Lessing and Jean Paul Richter, and contributed many articles on biography, philosophy, and metaphysics to several periodicals, including "Blackwood's" and "Tait's Magazine." After he had indulged in the excessive use of opium for many years, he overcame the habit, by a desperate and long-continued effort, about 1820. In 1821 he produced a great sensation by the "Confessions of an English Opium-Eater," which purports to be an autobiography. After he quitted Grasmere he resided in Glasgow and Edinburgh, in which city he passed the latter years of his life. De Quincey, though a voluminous writer, published

few books under his own name. He projected a great work to be entitled "On the Improvement of the Human Intellect," ("De Emendatione Humani Intellectus,") Intellect," ("De Emendatione Humani Intellectus,") in the House, in February, 1852, Lord Derby formed which he never finished. "He himself," says the "Lon- a ministry, in which he was first lord of the treasury;

don Quarterly Review," "never finished anything except his sentences, which are models of elaborate workmanship. But many of his essays are literally fragments. . He left us his most precious ideas in the condition of the Sibyl's leaves after they had been scattered by the wind. Hence those who approach him with any serious purpose are only too likely to come away disappointed. It is in the region of pure speculation that he is most at home. . . . The authors about whom he has written most are Milton, Pope, Wordsworth, and Coleridge. Of the first, third, and fourth he was a devoted admirer and champion. But the second seemed to him the very incarnation of the worst epoch of our literature." According to the same critic, "We might search in vain for a writer who, with equal powers, has made an equally slight impression upon the general public. His style is superb, his powers of reasoning unsurpassed, his imagination is warm and brilliant, and his humour both masculine and delicate. Yet, with this singular combination of gifts, he is comparatively little known outside of that small circle of men who love literature for its own sake."

(See "Quarterly Review" for July, 1861.)

The first edition of his collected works was that published in Boston by Ticknor & Fields, (18 or 20 vols., 1851–58.) Volume I. contains "Confessions of an English Opium-Eater" and "Suspiria de Profundis;" II., "Biographical Essays on Shakspeare, Pope, Lamb, Göthe, and Schiller;" III., "Miscellaneous Essays;" IV., "The Cæsars;" V., "Life and Manners," "Early Days," "London," "Ireland," "Premature Manhood," etc.; "London," "Ireland," "Premature Manhood," etc.; VI. and VII., "Literary Reminiscences;" VIII. and IX., "Narrative and Miscellaneous Papers;" X., "Essays on the English Poets;" XI. and XII., "Historical and Critical Essays on the Philosophy of Roman History, the Essenes, Plato's Republic, Cicero," etc.; XIII. and XIV., "Essays on Philosophical Writers and other Men of Letters;" XV., "Letters to a Young Man whose Education had been neglected;" XVI. and XVII., "Theological Essays, and other Papers;" XVIII., "The Note-Book of an English Opium-Eater." It is stated that this edition of his works was published with stated that this edition of his works was published with the concurrence of the author, who also began about 1855 to issue another edition or selection in Great Britain. He died in Edinburgh on the 8th of December, 1859.

See the excellent article on De Quincey in the "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1861; "Westminster Review" for April, 1854; "Fraser's Magazine" for April, 1852, and January, 1861; "British Quarterly" for July, 1863; and "Atlantic Monthly" for September,

Der'by, (or dar'be,) (CHARLES STANLEY,) EARL OF, the son of James, the seventh earl, was Lord of Man and of the Isles. He wrote a work entitled "The Protestant Religion is a Sure Foundation of a True Christian and a

Good Subject," etc., (1669.)

Derby, (Edward Geoffrey Smith Stanley,) fourteenth EARL of, an eminent British statesman and orator, the eldest son of Edward, Lord Stanley, (afterwards the thirteenth Earl of Derby,) was born in Lancashire in March, 1799. He was educated at Oxford, and in 1820 was elected to Parliament, in which he soon attained great eminence as a debater, and represented successively Stockbridge, Preston, Windsor, and North Lancashire. He married, in 1825, Emma Caroline, a daughter of Lord Skelmersdale. From 1830 to 1833 he was chief secretary for Ireland, with a seat in the cabinet of Lord Grey. On the succession of his father to the earldom, in 1834, he received the title of Lord Stanley. Having served as colonial secretary a short time, he retired from office in 1834, and joined the Tory or Conservative party. On the accession of Sir Robert Peel to power, in 1841, Lord Stanley was appointed secretary for the colonies. He was created Baron Stanley, and entered the House of Lords, in 1844. He resigned in the autumn of 1845, because he would not support Sir Robert in the repeal of the Corn-Laws; and when the Conservative party was divided into two parts—the Peelites and the Protectionists—about 1846, he became the leader of the latter, and directed the opposition to the ministry of Russell, 1846–51. On the death of his father, in June, 1851, he succeeded to the earldom. After the defeat of Russell in the Hause in Echapter 1862, Lord Darby formed

but, failing to obtain the support of a majority for his financial measures, he resigned in December, 1852, and was succeeded by Lord Aberdeen. He was "sent for" by the queen, in 1855, to construct a Conservative ministry; but he declined, thinking probably that he could not command a sufficient number of votes in the House of Commons. He maintained a general opposition to the ministry of Palmerston, who was compelled to resign in February, 1858. Lord Derby then accepted the place of premier. Among the important measures of his administration was the reorganization of the government of India. He manifested more sympathy with Austria in the Italian question than was conducive to his popularity. The agitation of the question of electoral reform also tended to make his position untenable, and, by a combination of Liberals, Peelites, and the Manchester party, he was driven from power in June, 1859. (See DISRAELI.) In June, 1866, the Liberal ministry resigned, because the Reform bill was rejected by the House of Commons, and Lord Derby again became prime minister. He attempted to form a coalition with certain Whig leaders, among whom was Lord Clarendon; but his overtures were coldly received, and he was compelled to appoint an exclusively Tory cabinet. During his administration a Reform bill, giving the right of suffrage to all householders in boroughs, became a law, and was signed by the queen in August, 1867. He resigned on the 25th of February, 1868, and was succeeded by Disraeli. Derby produced a translation of Homer's "Iliad" in blank verse, (1865.) This version, says the "Edinburgh Review," "is far more closely allied to the original, and superior to any that has yet been attempted in the blank verse of our language." Died in October, 1869.

See "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1865; "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1865.

Der'by, (ELIAS HASKET,) an American merchant, born at Salem, Massachusetts, in 1739, made important improvements in shipbuilding. At the commencement of the Revolution he loaned to the government a large portion of the supplies for the army, and took a conspicuous part in equipping the 158 private armed ships fitted out at Salem during the war. Died in 1799.

See Hunt's "Lives of American Merchants," 1858.

Derby, (HENRY,) EARL OF, the title of Henry IV. of England in his early life. (See HENRY IV.) Derby, (JAMES STANLEY,) seventh EARL OF, an English nobleman, born about 1600, was the nephew of the fifth earl, and son of William Stanley. He fought for Charles I. in the civil war, and was eminent for bravery as well as loyalty. After the ruin of the royal cause he retired to the Isle of Man, of which he was proprietor. He afterwards joined the standard of Charles II., was taken prisoner at the battle of Worcester, and executed in October, 1651. His wife, Charlotte de Tremouille, was the last person in the three kingdoms who submitted to the Parliament. She died about 1660.

See Hume, "History of England;" HARTLEY COLERIDGE, "Lives of Distinguished Northerns."

Der'ce-to, Der'ke-to, or Der'ce-tis, a Syrian goddess, supposed to be the same as ASTARTE, (which see.) She was worshipped under the form of a fish.

See PIERER, "Universal-Lexikon."

Der-çỹl'lǐ-das, [Δερκυλλίδας,] a Spartan general, who in 399 B.C. was appointed commander of an army employed to protect the Asiatic Greeks against the Persians. He took nine cities of Æolia in eight days, and reduced Atarneus in 398. He was recalled in 396 B.C. **Der-cÿl'lus** or **Der'cÿ'-lus**, [Gr. Δέρκυλλος or Δερκύλος] an Athenian orator, was one of the ten ambassadors sept in 247 B.C. to pegotiate a peace with King Philip

Mos.) an Athenian orator, was one of the ten ambassadors sent in 347 B.C. to negotiate a peace with King Philip.

Derfflinger, von, fon dêrt/fling, er, or Dörfling, dör/fling, (Georg.) a German general, born in Bohemia in 1606. He served in the army of Gustavus Adolphus, after whose death he entered the service of the Elector of Brandenburg. He commanded with success against the Swedes about 1675-78. Died in 1695.

Derham, der'am or dŭr'ŭm, (SAMUEL,) an English

Derham, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an eminent English divine and philosopher, born near Worcester in 1657, became rector of Upminster in 1689, and canon of Wind-

sor in 1716. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society, to which he contributed several able scientific treatises "His principal works are "Physico-Theology," (1713,) "Astro-Theology," (1714,) and "Christo-Theology," (1730,) (consisting of sermons which he had delivered at the Boyle Lecture,) which are highly commended, and have been translated into other languages. He edited the works of Ray the naturalist, and published the philosophical experiments of Robert Hook. Died in 1735.

Derick, der'ik, sometimes written Deryck, (Peter Cornells,) a skilful Dutch landscape-painter, born at

Delft in 1568; died in 1630.

De'ring or Dear'ing, (EDWARD,) an English Puritan divine, eminent for his eloquence, born in Kent, became professor of divinity at Cambridge in 1567. He obtained the rectory of Pluckley in 1569. In 1573 he was suspended from the ministry for his opposition to episco-pacy. He published "Lectures on the Epistle to the Hebrews." Died in 1576. Died in 1576.

Dering, (Sir EDWARD,) an English politician, born in Kent about 1598. He became about 1640 a member of the Long Parliament, in which he acted at first with the popular party, but in the civil war he was a royalist.

Died in 1644.

Died in 1644.

Deriot, deh-re'o', (ALBERT FRANÇOIS,) BARON, a French general, born in 1766, was appointed chamberlain to Napoleon in 1813. Died in 1836.

Derivaux, deh-re'vō', (ACHILLE,) a French general, born at Senones in 1776; died in 1843.

Derjavine. See Derzhavin.

Der'mo-dŏ', (Thomas,) an Irish poet, born at Ennis in 1875, wrote poems about the age of twelve, which

in 1775, wrote poems about the age of twelve, which were printed in 1792. When young, he enlisted in the army; but his promotion was hindered by intemperance. He published two volumes of poems about 1802, also "The Battle of the Bards," a poem. Died in 1802. See J. G. RAYMOND, "Life of T. Dermody," 2 vols., 1806. Derodon, deh-ro'don', (DAVID,) a French writer, born

in Dauphiné about 1600, was eminent for his skill in dia-He taught philosophy at Orange, Nîmes, and Geneva, and was a zealous opponent of the doctrines of Geneva, and was a zealous opponent of the doctrines of Descartes. In 1630 he was converted from Calvinism to the Catholic faith, and afterwards returned to Calvinism. He wrote treatises on "Metaphysics," "Logic," "Philosophy," and other subjects. His "Tombeau de la Messe" (1654) caused his banishment, and was often reprinted. Died in 1664.

See Haag, "La France protestante;" De Gerando, "Histoire de la Philosophie moderne;" Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Derosne, deh-rōn', (CHARLES,) a French chemist, born at Paris in 1780; died in 1846.

Derossi, dà-ros'see, (GIOVANNI GHERARDO,) an Italian poet, born in Rome in 1754. He wrote a "Treatise on the Dramatic Art," "Memoirs on the Fine Arts," (1792,) and numerous comedies, fables, and epigrams. He was chosen a correspondent of the French Institute in 1812. Died in 1827.

Deroy, deh-rwa, (Bernard Erasmus,) a German general, born at Manheim in 1743. He commanded a corps of Bavarians in the service of Napoleon I., and

was killed at Potolsk in August, 1812.

Derrand, (FRANÇOIS,) a French Jesuit and architect, born in 1588, designed the church of Saint-Louis, Paris.

Died in 1644.

Der rick, (SAMUEL,) an Irish author, born in 1724. In 1761 he succeeded Beau Nash as master of ceremonies at Bath and Tunbridge. He wrote "A View of the Stage," and other works. Died in 1769.

Dervish Pasha, a Turkish general and statesman, was born near Constantinople in 1817. He has served the Porte ably in Persia, in Bessarabia, in Montenegro, at Batoum in 1878, and lastly in crush ng the Albanian league at Dulcigno in 1881.

Der'went-water, (James Radcliffe,) Earl of an English Catholic, born in Northumberland in 1689. He was a leader of those who fought for the Pretender in 1715. With a small army of insurgents under the command of Forster, he marched to Preston, where they were defeated and taken prisoners. After trial for treason,

Derzavin. See Derzhavin.
Derzhavin, dêr-zhâ'vin, written also Derzavin,
Derjavine, or Derschawin, (Gabriel Romanovitch,) a celebrated lyric poet of Russia, born at Kazan in 1743. He entered the army as engineer in 1760, and became a colonel about 1778. In 1784 he was made a councillor of state, and in 1791 secretary of state. He was successively advanced to the dignity of senator in 1793, imperial treasurer in 1800, and minister of justice in 1802. Before this date he had produced a number of admirable odes, one of which is an "Ode to the Deity," ("Oda Bogu.") This sublime and original poem has been translated into Latin and Chinese. Four volumes of his works were published in 1810. He also wrote an excellent treatise on lyric poetry, and a few other prose works. Died in 1816.

See Отто, "Lehrbuch der Russischen Literatur."

De Sacy. See SACY.

Desaguliers, då zå gü'le-à', (John Theophilus,) an eminent natural philosopher, born at Rochelle, France, London about 1685. Having studied at Oxford, and entered into orders, he settled in London, and began about 1712 a course of lectures on natural philosophy, which, on account of their novelty and other merits, were very successful. In 1714 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society. He obtained the living of Edgeware, and was for some time chaplain of the Prince of Wales. He was to some time chaptain of the Frince of Wales. The wrote a "System of Experimental Philosophy," (1719,) besides other works. Died in 1744.

See Weiss, "Histoire des Réfugiés Français."

Desaix* de Veygoux, deh-så' deh vå'goo', commonly called simply Desaix, (Louis Charles Antoine,) an eminent and gallant French general, born of a noble family at Saint-Hilaire-d'Ayat, near Riom, in Auvergne, in 1768, entered the army at the age of fifteen. He favoured the Revolution, but not the crimes which its more violent partisans committed. In 1792 he was chosen aide-de-camp by General Victor de Broglie. During the reign of terror he was imprisoned, and narrowly escaped death. His military talents were displayed in several campaigns on the Rhine, and procured for him a rapid promotion. As general of division, he contriba rapid promotion. As general of division, he contributed to the good order of the famous retreat made by Moreau in 1796. In 1798 he was quartermaster-general or chief of the staff under Bonaparte when the latter proposed the invasion of England. Having received command of a division in the expedition to Egypt, he pursued Mourad Bey into Upper Egypt, and gained a decisive victory at Sidiman, October 7, 1798. He governed that conquered province with such wisdom and moderation that the natives gave him the title of "the Just Sultan." When Bonaparte embarked on his homeward voyage, he left orders that Desaix should follow him; and the latter arrived at the army in Italy in June, 1800, a few days before the battle of Marengo. The French were retiring in disorder at four o'clock, when Desaix brought up his reserve, and by an impetuous charge converted defeat into a signal victory. In this charge he received a mortal wound, and almost instantly expired. One account, which is rather apocryphal, represents him as saying, "Tell the First Consul that my only regret in dying is to have perished before having done enough to live in the recollection of posterity." His grave was made at Saint-Bernard, near the summit of the Alps, and two monuments were erected to his memory in Paris. "The tomb of Desaix," said Napoleon, "shall have the Alps for its pedestal, and the monks of Saint-Bernard for its guardians."

See THERS, "Histoire du Consulat;" DE COURCELLES, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français;" J. LAVALLÉE, "Éloge historique du Général Desaix," 1801; COUSIN D'AVALLON, "Histoire des Général Rux Kléber et Desaix," 1801; ALLEMAND, "Essai sur le Général Desaix," 1845; BECKER, COMTE DE MONS, "Le Général Desaix, Étude historique," 1852; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desani, dà-sa'nee, (PIETRO,) an Italian painter, born at Bologna in 1595; died in 1657.

Desargues, deh-zärg', (GASPARD,) an able French geometer, born in Lyons in 1593. He fought at the siege

of Rochelle, where he formed a friendship with Descartes. of Rochelle, where he formed a friendship with Descartes, After the peace he quitted the army, and resided in Paris, where he associated with Gassendi and Pascal. He was the author of a "Treatise on Perspective," (1636.) and a "Treatise on Conic Sections," (1639.) Died in 162.

Désaugiers, dá'zō'zhe-â', (MARC ANTOINE,) a French composer of songs, born at Fréjus in 1752; died in 1793.

Désaugiers, (MARC ANTOINE MADELEINE,) a French composer of songs, born at Fréjus in 1752; died in 1793.

song-writer, son of the preceding, was born at Fréjus in 1772. He composed, besides many popular songs, successful theatrical pieces or vaudevilles. He was for a long time the foremost among French chansonniers, until Beranger appeared. He died, greatly regretted, in 1827. See Decour, "Notice sur M. A. M. Désaugiers," 1827.

Desault, deh-sö', (Pierre,) a French physician, born in Béarn in 1675; died about 1740.

Desault, (Pierre Joseph.) an eminent French surgeon, born near Lure, in Franche-Comté, in 1744. After passing a few years in the military hospital of Béfort, he went to Paris in 1764, and received lessons from Antoine Petit. He gained a high reputation by his lectures on anatomy, and made improvements in surgery, before he was admitted into the College of Surgery in 1776. In 1782 he was chosen chief surgeon of the hospital La Charité. On the appointment of chief surgeon of the Hôtel-Dieu, in 1788, he was preferred to many eminent competitors. His reputation and practice increased, until he had the treatment of almost all the important cases in the capital. He continued to lecture, and the school founded by him was frequented by students from school founded by him was frequented by students from many foreign countries. In 1794 he was appointed professor of clinic surgery in the Ecole de Santé, then just instituted. The French estimate him the most skilful surgeon of his time. Bichat published "Surgical Works" which contain the doctrines of Desault. Died in 1795. See Petit, "Éloge de Desault," 1795; Caillau, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ecrits de Desault," 1800; BICHAT, "Notice sur Desault," in the "Magasin Encyclopédique."

De Saussure. See Saussure, De.

Desbarreaux. See Barreaux, Des.

Desbarreaux. See BARREAUX, DES. Desbarres, dà-bâr',? (Joseph Frederick,) an English hydrographer, of French descent, born in 1722. He rose to the rank of colonel in the army, was aide-de-camp rose to the rank of colonel in the army, was aide-de-camp to General Wolfe at Quebec, and was made governor of Prince Edward's and Cape Breton Islands about 1784. He published, at the expense of the government, "The Atlantic Neptune," (1777,) which is said to be the finest collection of charts, plans, and views ever issued. He taught navigation to Captain Cook. Died in 1824, aged

taught navigation to Captain Cook. Died in 1824, aged one hundred and two years.

Desbillons, da'be'yon', (François Joseph Terrasse,) a French Jesuit, born in Berry in 1711, excelled in Latin poetry. He professed rhetoric at Nevers, Caen, and La Flèche, and wrote (in Latin verse) numerous fables, ("Fabulæ Æsopicæ,") the "Art of being Well," (or "Art of Preserving Health,") ("Ars bene Valendi,") and other poems. After the dissolution of his order he retired to Manheim. Died in 1789.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" Feller, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Desbœufs, da'buf, (Antoine,) a French sculptor and engraver on gems, born in Paris in 1795, was a pupil of Cartellier. He obtained a medal of the first class in 1843. He produced statues of History and Science for the Chamber of Peers, one of Voltaire, and other works.

Desbois. See CHESNAYE.

Desbois de Rochefort, dà'bwâ' deh rosh'for'. (Louis,) born in Paris in 1750, became physician to the hospital La Charité, where he lectured to a large class with eminent ability. He left a work on "Materia Med-

with effinite ability. He left a work of "Materia Medica," (1789,) which was for a long time the best on that subject. Died in 1786.

Desbordes-Valmore, dá'bord' val'mor', (Madame MARCELINE,) a popular French writer, born at Douai in 1787; died in 1859. She has left romances, and several beautiful poems indicating true poetic feeling and deep

religious sentiment.

Desborough. See Desborough, dez'bŭr-uh, an English republican general in the time of Charles I., was a brother-in-law of Oliver Cromwell. He strenuously opposed the project to make the Protector king, in 1657.

[•] In Scott's "Life of Napoleon" this name is everywhere erro-neously spelled Dessaix.

Soon after the death of Oliver, he joined the cabal of the Wallingford House, and by threats induced Richard Cromwell to dissolve the Parliament in 1659. The suc-

Cromweit to dissolve the Parliament in 1059. The succeeding Parliament cashiered him soon after that date,

Desbrosses, d\(\frac{1}{2}\)'bross', (Marie,) a French comic actress, born in Paris in 1764; died after 1855.

Desbureaux, d\(\frac{1}{2}\)'bi'r\(\frac{7}{2}\)', (CHARLES FRANÇOIS,) a French general, born at Rheims in 1755; died in 1835.

Descamps, d\(\frac{1}{2}\)'k\(\frac{8}{2}\)', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French painter and writer, born at Dunkirk in 1714. He was chosen director and professor of a free school of design. chosen director and professor of a free school of design chosen director and professor of a free school of design at Rouen, and a member of the Royal Academy of Paris. He was moderately successful as a painter of familiar scenes, but derives his reputation chiefly from a work entitled "Lives of Flemish, German, and Dutch Painters," ("Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais, et Allemands," 4 vols., 1753-63,) which, however, is incomplete and often inaccurate. He also published a "Picturesque Journey in Flanders and Brabant," (1 vol., 1769.) Died at Rouen in 1791.

See Descamps, "Noticesur I. B. Descamps. Peintre du Roi." 1802. See DESCAMPS, "Notice sur J. B. Descamps, Peintre du Roi,"1807.

Descartes, då'kårt', (René,) [Lat. Rena'tus Carte'sius,] an illustrious French philosopher and mathematician, born at La Haye, in Touraine, March 31, 1596. He was educated at the College of La Flèche, where he formed a lasting friendship with Mersenne, and cherished a partiality for mathematical science, in which he was destined to make most important discoveries. On leaving college, at the age of nineteen, his first step was to renounce all his books, to efface from his mind all scholastic dogmas and prejudices, and then to admit nothing that could not bear the test of reason and experiment. It is difficult to realize at the present day how bold was such an attempt, how arduous stuch a task, at a time when the philosophy of Aristotle still maintained despotic sway, and when to question his decisions was generally deemed by learned men the height of arrogance. To perfect his education, he resolved to travel; and, as it was usual in that age to make the military profession subservient to such a design, he entered the Dutch army in 1616, and passed into the service of the Duke of Bavaria in 1619. He gave proof of courage at the battle of Prague in 1620, but soon after renounced a profession that was not congenial to his favourite studies. He continued his travels for several years in France, Italy, etc., and in 1629 settled in Holland, (where he hoped to find more freedom and seclusion than in France,) to meditate on metaphysics, chemistry, mathematics, and astronomy. Some years passed before he published any extensive work on mathematics; but his genius for this science had often been manifested by the facility with which he resolved the most difficult questions. In 1637 he produced his celebrated "Dis-course on the Method of Reasoning well, and of inves-tigating Scientific Truth," ("Discours sur la Méthode pour bien conduire sa Raison, et chercher la Vérité dans les Sciences,") which contains treatises on meta-physics, dioptrics, and geometry. The last treatise announced important discoveries in algebra and geometry, among which are the employment of algebraic formulæ in the construction of curves, and the application of the notation of indices to algebraic powers. "One man," says Hallam, "the pride of France and wonder of his contemporaries, was destined to flash light upon the labours of the analyst and point out what those symbols, so darkly and painfully traced, might represent and explain. The theory developed by Descartes in this short treatise displays a most consummate felicity of genius." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.")
His treatise on Dioptrics affords ingenious geometric
applications, and announces the first discovery of the law of the refraction of light. His style is so admirably pure, clear, and concise that he is entitled to a high rank among the creators and reformers of the French language

In 1641 he published, in Latin, his great metaphysical work, "Meditationes de Prima Philosophia," the speculations of which gave a wonderful impulse to philosophical inquiry in his own and succeeding times. They manifest an original, daring, and independent genius, endowed with great force and subtlety of thought. He performed the same service in the philosophy of mind and remained in her service until her death, (1814.) He

that Bacon performed in natural science. Taking his departure from universal doubt, he found the basis of all positive knowledge in self-consciousness expressed by this enthymem, "Cogito; ergo sum," "I think; therefore I exist." His bold innovations and brilliant paradoxes excited much hostility as well as admiration. His book was condemned by the College of Cardinals at Rome; and Voet, a professor of Utrecht, accusing Desrome; and voet, a professor of Utrecht, accusing Descartes of atheism, instigated the civil power to persecute him, but his malice was partially frustrated. Cartesianism became modified by his admirers into systems quite dissimilar or opposite. Thus, Spinoza derived from it his pantheism, and Berkeley his pure idealism.

He published in 1644 "Principles of Philosophy," ("Principia Philosophiæ,") in which he propounds his theory of the world, and the doctrine of Vortices. He supposed that the sun is the centre of a vortex of an all-

supposed that the sun is the centre of a vortex of an allpervading ethereal fluid, whose whirling motion produces the revolution of the planets. In 1647 the French court granted him a pension of 3000 livres. Soon after this date Christina, Queen of Sweden, offered him an asylum at her court, which he accepted. There he was treated with much honour; but the change in his habits, together with the rigour of the climate, was too much for his constitution, which was always delicate. He died at Stockholm in February, 1650. He was never married. His works, including some not named above, were published in nine volumes, (1690,) with the title of "Opera Omnia." His influence, which was almost universal in the seventeenth conturn, but designed since Gassaydi. the seventeenth century, has declined since Gassendi reformed the philosophy of mind and Newton demonstrated his more simple physical principles. But he still has just and various claims to celebrity, in the noble has just aim various craims to determine, in thoshe thoughts, the precious truths, the wise maxims, which, along with some brilliant errors, he has transmitted to posterity. "He worked a more important change in speculative philosophy," says Hallam, "than any who had preceded him since the revival of learning; for there could be no comparison in that age between the celebrity and effect of his writings and those of Lord Bacon." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.")

See Brucker, "Historia Philosophiæ," G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy;" Mercier, "Éloge de Descartes;" Thomas, "Éloge de Descartes," 1765; Adrien Bailler, "Vie de Descartes," 2 vols., 1691; Pierre Borel, "Viæ Ren. Cartesii Compendium," Paris, 1656; G. H. Gaillard, "Éloge de Descartes, 1765; Bordas-Dumoulin, "Le Cartésianisme," 2 vols., 1843; Boutlier, "Sur la Philosophie Cartésienne," 2 vols., 1843; Garnier, "Descartes;" D. Nizard, "Descartes et son Influence," etc., in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," December 1, 1844; CARL F. Hock, "Cartesius und seine Gegner," 1835; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1842. uary, 1852.

Descemet, das'ma' or da'seh'ma', (Jean,) a learned French physician and anatomist, born in Paris in 1732, discovered the internal lamina of the cornea. He prac-

discovered the internal famina of the cornea. He practised medicine with success. Died in 1810.

Deschamps, dá'shôn', (ANTOINE,) a French poet, brother of Émile, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1800. He published a translation of Dante's "Divina Commedia," (1829,) and several volumes of poems.

Deschamps, (CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a French priest, born at Orléans in 1814. George de bis talents and fortune

born at Orleans in 1745, devoted his talents and fortune to the instruction of deaf-mutes, in which he followed the system of Pereira. He published an "Elementary Course of Education for Deaf-Mutes," (1779,) and a few other treatises on that subject. Died in 1791.

Deschamps, (ÉMILE,) a popular French poet and dramatist, born at Bourges in 1791. He produced in 1818 two comedies, called "Selmours et Florian," and "Le Tour de Faveur," both of which had great success. "Le Tour de Faveur," both of which had great success. With Victor Hugo and others, he founded the "Muse Française" in 1827. He published a collection of poems entitled "French and Foreign Studies," "Études françaises et étrangères," 1828,) which contains some translations, and a volume of "Poésies complètes," (1840,) which were received with favour. He has also written prose. He died in April, 1871.

Deschamps, (EUSTACHE,) sometimes called Morel, a French poet, born about 1320. Among his works is the "Miroir du Mariage." Died about 1400.

was the author of "Piron with his Friends," and other dramatic pieces, and published a translation, in verse, of Monti's "Bard of the Black Forest." Died in 1826.

Deschamps, (JOSEPH FRANÇOIS LOUIS,) a French physician, born at Chartres in 1740. He succeeded Desault as surgeon-in-chief of the hospital La Charité in 1788. When Corvisart became first physician to National Chartres and the consultant of the co poleon, Deschamps was chosen one of his consulting surgeons. In 1811 he became a member of the Institute. He published a "Treatise on Cystotomy." Died in 1824.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Deschizeaux, da'she'zō', (PIERRE,) a French bota-

Descrizeaux, ag sne 20, (FIRKES), a French Com-nist, born at Mâcon in 1687; died about 1730. Descrine, deh-san', (FRANÇOIS), a French bookseller and writer, born in Paris, became a resident of Rome. He was author of a work entitled "Rome, Ancient and Modern," (10 vols., 1713,) which is prized for its accuracy. Died at Rome in 1715.

Deseine, (Louis Pierre,) a French sculptor, born

Desembe, (LOUIS PIERRE,) a French Sculptor, born in Paris in 1750; died in 1827.

Desenne, deh-sên', (ALEXANDRE JOSEPH,) an eminent French designer, born in Paris in 1783. After the death of Moreau, in 1814, he occupied perhaps the first place in his art. He embellished the works of Rousseau, Delille, Boileau, Voltaire, etc. Died in 1827.

Deserticus. See Desertz.

Deserticus Proporting of Paris In 1827.

Deseriz or Deseritz, dā'zeh-rits, [Lat. DESERIÇ'IUS,] (JOSEPH INNOCENT,) a Hungarian cardinal, born at Nitra in 1702, was the author of several works, of which the principal treats on the origin and early history of the Hungarians, "De Initiis ac Majoribus Hungarorum," (1748.) Died in 1765.

See Horanyi, "Memoria Hungarorum."

Desessarts, då zå'sår', (NICOLAS Lemoyne—leh'-mwån',) a French littérateur, born at Coutances in 1744, lived in Paris. He published, besides other works, "Celebrated Trials," ("Causes célèbres," 196 vols., 1773-89,) and a "Dictionary, Historical and Critical, of all French Writers to the End of the Eighteenth Cen-Dictionnaire historique, critique et bibliographique," etc., 6 vols. 8vo, 1800.) Died in 1810.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Desèze. See Sèze, De.
Desfaucherets, dà fosh' Rà', (Jean Louis Brousse,)
a French dramatic writer, born in 1742; died in 1808.
Desfontaines, dà fon'tan', (Guillaume François
Fouques Deshayes), a French dramatist, born at Caen

FOUQUES DESHAYES,) a French dramatist, born at Caen in 1733, became librarian of Monsieur, (Louis XVIII.)
He produced numerous successful comedies, among which were "The Marriage of Scarron," and the "Traveller Incog.," ("Le Voyageur inconnu.") Died in 1825.

Desfontaines, (PIERRE FRANÇOIS GUYOT,) ABBÉ, a French critic, born in Rouen in 1685. In 1724 he was invited to Paris to write for the "Journal des Savants," to which he imparted new vitality. Devoting his pen to polemic criticism, he issued successively several new control of the successively several new to polemic criticism, he issued successively several periodicals, such as "Le Nouvelliste du Parnasse," (1731,) and "Judgments on New Works," (1745.) His critiques involved him in a quarrel with Voltaire, which was prose-"Neologic Dictionary," (1726,) and other works. His version of the "Æneid" (1743) is said to be the best prose version in the French language. Died in 1745.

See DE LA PORTE, "L'Esprit de l'Abbé Desfontaines," 4 vols., 1757; CHARLES NISARD, "Les Ennemis de Voltaire; Desfontaines, Fréron et Beaumelle," 1853.

Desfontaines, (RENÉ LOUICHE,) an eminent French botanist, born at Tremblay, in Bretagne, about 1752. He studied medicine in Paris, and made such progress in botany that he was received into the Academy of Sciences in 1783. Through the influence of Lemonnier, the government furnished him with means to make a botanical excursion in Barbary, from which, after two years' absence, he returned in 1785. He was appointed by Buffon professor of botany in the Jardin des Plantes in 1786. About 1795 he was admitted into the Institute. In 1798 he published his most important work, the result of his researches in Africa, entitled "Flora Atlantica," (2 vols. 4to.) Vegetable physiology is indebted to him for the valuable discovery of the difference in the growth and

structure of monocotyledons and dicotyledons. He published "Lectures on Botany," a "Description of the Trees and Shrubs of France," (1809,) and numerous treatises on new genera which he discovered. Died in November, 1833.

See "Biographie des Naturalistes," in the "Dictionnaire universelle des Sciences naturelles;" A. P. DE CANDOLLE, "Notice historique sur la Vie et les Travaux de M. Desfontaines," 1834; PIERRE FLOURENS, "Eloge historique de R. L. Desfontaines," 1837; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desforges, da'forzh', (PIERRE JEAN BAPTISTE CHOU-DARD,) a French dramatic writer, born in Paris in 1746, was a comic actor in his youth. He retired from the stage in 1782, and then produced "Tom Jones at Lonstage in 1732, and then produced "1 om Jones at London," a comedy in verse, of which La Harpe says, "The situations are interesting, the dialogue is rapid and animated, and the style ingenious and easy." He was author of many other comedies, and of successful operas, among which is "Joconde." Died in 1806.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desfourneaux, da'foor'no', (EDME ÉTIENNE BORNE,) a French general, born in 1767, commanded an expedition to Saint Domingo, from which he expelled the British in 1796 or 1797. In 1802 he was sent back to that island,

though not as general-in-chief, and gained some advantages over the negro insurgents. Died in 1849.

Desgallards, dá/gấ/lãr/, (NICOLAS,) a Protestant theologian, born about 1520, became minister in Geneva theologian, born about 1520, became minister in Geneva about 1552, and planted a French church in London in 1560. He was much esteemed by Calvin, and was appointed preacher to the Queen of Navarre in 1571. He translated several of Calvin's works into French, and published an edition of Saint Irenœus, (1570.)

Desgenettes, dàzh'nêt' or dà'zheh-nêt', (NICOLAS RENÉ DUFRICHE,) BARON, an eminent French physician, born at Alençon in 1762. He became chief physician of the army of Italy about 1794, and in 1708 served in the

the army of Italy about 1794, and in 1798 served in the same capacity in Egypt, where he displayed great skill same capacity in Egypt, where he displayed great skill and courage. He attended the grand army during the empire, and at Waterloo in 1815. On the restoration of Louis XVIII. he lost his position in the army, and in 1823 he was dismissed from a chair of medicine which he had obtained in Paris about 1800. He was chosen chief physician of the Invalides in 1832. He published, besides other medical works, "The Medical History of the Army of the East," (1802.) and wrote articles for the "Biographie Universelle." Died in 1837.

See Pariset, "Éloge du Baron R. Desgenettes," 8vo, 1838; DESGENETTES, "Souvenirs de la Fin du 18me Siècle et des Commencements du 19me, ou Mémoires de R. D. G.," 2 vols., 1836; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desgodets, dà'go'dà', (ANTOINE,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1653, was chosen pensioner of the king at the Academy of Rome in 1674. On his return he published, by order of Colbert and at the public expense, "The Ancient Edifices of Rome, designed and measured accurately," a work of considerable merit. Died in 1728.

Desgoffe, da'gof', (ALEXANDRE,) a French historical and landscape painter, born in Paris in 1805. Among his works are "The Roman Campagna," and "The Sleep

of Orestes," (1857.)

Desgranges, då'grônzh', (Jean Baptiste,) a French medical writer, born at Mâcon in 1751; died in 1831.

Deshauterayes, då'zōt'rå', (Michel Ange André Le Roux,) a French linguist, born near Pontojse in 1724, was a nephew and pupil of Étienne Fourmont, who taught him Hebrew, Arabic, Chinese, etc. From 1752 to 1784 he was professor of Arabic in the Collége Royal, Paris. He wrote a "Life of Fourmont," and published

Paris. He wrote a "Life of Fourmont," and published some letters on Oriental languages. Died in 1795.

Deshayes, dà'zà' or da'/hà', (Louis,) Baron of Courmemin, a French diplomatist, born about 1590. He was sent by Louis XIII. on a mission to the Levant in 1621, and on his return published a "Journey to the Levant," an interesting and valuable work. Having joined in some intrigues against Richelieu, he was beheaded in 1632.

beheaded in 1632.

Deshays, dá zá, (Jean Baptiste,) an eminent French historical painter, born at Rouen in 1729. He studied under Vanloo, and afterwards visited Rome. In 1758 he was admitted to the Royal Academy of Paris, on which occasion he exhibited his "Venus embalming the Body

of Hector." This established his reputation as one of the best painters of his time. His "Saint Benedict Dying" is also much admired. Died in 1765.

See C. N. Cochin, "Lettres sur la Vie de Deshays," 1765.

Deshoulières, dá zoo'le-air', MADAME, (née ANTOI-NETTE du Ligier de la Garde—dü le'zhe-à' d'lå gård,) a French poetess, born in Paris about 1634. She was beautiful, graceful, and learned. In 1651 she became the wife of Seigneur Deshoulières, an officer in the army. She was much caressed and complimented by the poets, who called her the tenth Muse. Voltaire said that "she was the most successful of all the French ladies who have cultivated poetry." Her idyls, one of which is entitled "Les Moutons," are said to be the best in the language, and are more admired than her other poems, among which are eclogues, odes, elegies, etc. Her "Moral Reflections" are also much esteemed. A pension of two thousand francs was granted her in 1688. Her works were often read in the public sessions of the French Academy. She was a faithful wife and mother, and did not sacrifice her domestic duties to literary fame. She wrote a tragedy, "Genseric," which was so unsuccessful that some one, alluding to her pastoral above named,

applied to her the popular proverb, "Retournez à vos moutons," ("Return to your sheep.") Died in 1694.

See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV," and "Le Temple du Gout;" A. Péricaup, "Les deux Deshoulières," 1853; P. E. Leshoulières," 1822.

Deshoulières, (Antoinette Thérèse,) the daughter of the above, born in Paris in 1662, was also a poetess. In 1687 she gained the prize of the French Academy for her ode on the following subject: "The Care which the King bestows on the Education of the Nobility." M. Caze, her accepted lover, having been killed in battle in 1692, she composed elegiac verses to his memory. She also wrote songs and epistles. Died in 1718.

Desideri, da-se-da'ree, (IPPOLITO,) an Italian missionary, born at Pistoia in 1684, went to Thibet about 1715,

and passed ten years in Lassa. He translated into Latin the "Kangiar," the sacred book of Thibet. Died at

Rome in 1733. Desiderio da Settignano, dà-se-dā're-o dã sêt-tenya'no, an eminent Italian sculptor, born in Tuscany in 1457. Among his works is a mausoleum of Carlo Marsuppini in the Santa Croce at Florence. Died in 1485. See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" TICOZZI, "Dizionario."

Des-I-de'rI-us, [Fr. DIDIER, de'de-à',] the last king of the Lombards, was Duke of Istria at the death of Astolph, whom he succeeded in 757 A.D. In 770 Charlemagne married his daughter; but he repudiated her the next year. In 772 Desiderius was involved in war with Pope Adrian, in whose defence Charlemagne marched an army into Italy and besieged Desiderius in Pavía. The latter surrendered in 774, and was confined in a monastery, where he ended his days.

See MURATORI, "Annali d'Italia;" SISMONDI, "Histoire des Français."

Desjardins, då'zhär'dån', (Jacques,) a French general, born at Angers in 1757. He served as general of division in 1794 under Pichegru in Holland. He was mortally wounded at Eylau in 1807.

Desjardins, [Lat. HORTEN'SIUS,] (JEAN,) born near

Laon, in France, became one of the physicians of Francis I., and had so great a reputation that it was believed he could cure all diseases, provided the fatal hour had not arrived. Some punster applied to him this proverb: "Contra vim mortis, non est medicamen in hortis."

Died in 1549.

Desjardins, då'zhār'dân', (MARTIN VAN DEN Bogaert—bo'gârt,) a skilful butch sculptor, born at Breda in 1640, removed to Paris, where he made a colossal group in honour of Louis XIV., which was destroyed in

the Revolution. Died in 1694.

Deslandes, da'lond', (André François Boureau boo'rō',) a skeptical French writer, born at Pondicherry, in India, in 1690, came to France in his youth. His "Critical History of Philosophy" (1737) had great success. Voltaire criticised the style of this, and called the author "un vieux écolier précieux, un bel-esprit provinciel," ("an affected pedant, a provincial witling.") | Died in 1767.

Deslandes also wrote "Reflections on Great Men who have died jestingly," and other works. Died in 1757. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Deslyons, då'le-òn', (JEAN,) a French theologian, born at Pontoise in 1615; died at Senlis in 1700.

Deslys, då'lèss', (CHARLES,) a French littérateur, born in Paris about 1820.

Desmahis, då må'e', (Joseph François Édouard de Corsembleu—deh kor'son'bluh',) a French poet, born at Sully-sur-Loire in 1722. At the age of eighteen born at Sully-sur-Loire in 1722. At the age of eighteen he went to Paris, and by the favour of Voltaire obtained access to the society of the élite. He wrote "Le Voyage de Saint-Germain," and other fugitive poems, which had considerable popularity, and several comedies, one of which, "The Impertinent," (1750,) was performed with success. "It sparkles with wit," says La Harpe, "but at the expense of naturalness," (naturel.) Died in 1761.

See DESESSARTS, "Siècles littéraires."

Desmaiseaux, da'ma'zō', (PIERRE,) a learned writer, born in Auvergne, France, in 1666, emigrated to England in his youth, and there associated with eminent authors. He was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society. He wrote, in English, a "Life of Boileau," (1712,) and a "Life of Bayle," (1722,) and translated into English Bayle's "Dictionary," Fénelon's "Telemachus," and other works. His writings are said to be valuable for literary history. Little is known of the events of his life. Died in London in 1745.

See Morent, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Desmarais. See REGNIER-DESMARAIS.
Desmares. See CHAMPMESLÉ.

Desmares, da'mar', (Toussaint Gui Joseph,) a French Jansenist preacher and writer, born at Vire in 15<u>9</u>9; died in 1687.

Desmarets. See MAILLEBOIS, MARSHAL DE. Desmarets or Desmarais, (FRANÇOIS SÉRAPHIN

REGNIER.) See REGNIER-DESMARAIS.

Desmarets, da'ma'ra', (NICOLAS,) a French statesman and financier, was the nephew and pupil of Colbert.

He became director of finances in 1702. The resources of France were exhausted by long wars, and the financial fabric raised by the skill of Colbert was falling to ruin, when Desmarets was appointed controller-general in 1708. His administration was wise, honest, and partially successful. On the death of Louis XIV., in 1715, he was deprived of office. Died in 1721. His son became distinguished as the Marshal de Maillebois.

See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Saint-Simon, "Mémoires,"

Desmarets, (NICOLAS,) a French natural philosopher and geologist, born at Soulaines in 1725. In 1753 he wrote a prize essay on the ancient junction of Great Britain with the continent. He was admitted to the Academy of Sciences in 1771. He was one of the editors of the "Encyclopédie Méthodique." His "Treatise on the Origin and Nature of Basalt," in the opinion of Cuvier, who wrote his eulogy, should secure for him a

durable reputation. Died in 1815.

Desmarets, [Lat. Mare'sius,] (ROLAND,) born in Paris in 1594, was a brother of Jean Desmarets de Saint-Sorlin. He wrote "Latin Letters" in verse, (1625,) often reprinted. Died in 1672.

reprinted. Died in 1653.

Desmarets, (SAMUEL,) a French Protestant divine,

Desmarets, (Samuel,) a French Protestant divine, born at Oisemont in 1599, preached at Laon, Sedan, Bois-le-Duc, Groningen, etc. He wrote many works on theology, which are praised by Bayle. Died in 1673.

Desmarets de Saint-Sorlin, dà'mā'rà' deh sân'sorlân', (Jean,) a French poet, born in Paris in 1595, was one of the first members of the French Academy. He wrote successful dramas, entitled "Aspasia," and "The Visionaries;" and "Clovis," an epic poem, (1657,) which was justly ridiculed by Boileau. Desmarets was prominent in the party that studiously depreciated the ancients, and was a fanatical opponent of the Jansenists. He pretended to be inspired, and wrote some visionary He pretended to be inspired, and wrote some visionary devotional works. Died in 1676.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Desmars, då-mår', a French writer on medical to-pography and natural history, lived at Boulogne-sur-Mer.

Desmasures, da'ma'zur', (Louis,) a mediocre French poet, born at Tournay about 1516, made a translation of the "Æneid" into French verse. Died about 1580.

Desmeunier. See Démeunier.

Desmichels, dá'me'shêl', (Louis Alexis,) Baron, a French general, born at Digne in 1779, fought as captain at Austerlitz, (1805,) and as colonel at Waterloo, (1815.) He became lieutenant-general in 1835, and was afterwards Governor of Corsica. Died in 1845.

Desmichels, (OVIDE CHRYSANTHE,) a French historian, born in the department of Var in 1793, was professor of history in Paris from 1818 to 1831. His "History of the Middle Ages" (1825; 12th edition, 1846)

is regarded as a classic work.

Desmolets, dá mo'là', (PIERRE NICOLAS,) a learned
French compiler, born in Paris in 1678, became a priest
of the Oratoire. He was employed as editor or compiler of many useful works, among which were a new and improved edition of Lami's "Apparatus Biblicus," (1723,) and "The Continuation of Memorials of History and Literature, by Sallengre," (11 vols., 1726-31.) Died in 1760.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Desmonceaux, då'môn'sō', Abbé, a French oculist, born in Paris in 1734, wrote a "Treatise on Diseases of the Eyes and Ears," and other works. Died in 1806.

Děš'mond, (Catherine Fitzgerald,) Countess of,

an Irish lady, the wife of James XIV., Earl of Desmond, was born in the county of Waterford. She was presented at the court of Edward IV., danced with his brother, Richard III., and lived through five subsequent reigns. It is said that she reached the age of one hundred and forty, and died after the accession of James I., (1603.)

See "Memoirs of Eminent Englishwomen," by Louisa S. Cos-Tello, London, 1844; "London Quarterly Review" for March, 1853.

Desmoulins, dà/moo'lan', (ANTOINE,) a French naturalist, born at Rouen in 1796. He wrote a "Natural History of the Human Races of Northern Europe and Asia," etc., (1826,) and published in a short treatise the results of researches in the nervous system, (1824.)

Died in 1828. Desmoulins, (CAMILLE,) a prominent French democrat and political writer, born at Guise, in Picardy, in 1762, was educated in Paris, where Robespierre was his schoolmate. An enthusiastic partisan of the Revolution, he took an active part in the storming of the Bastille, became a devoted follower of Danton, and acquired distinction by his pamphlets, which were written with great ability. He assumed or received the title of "Attorney-General of the Lamp-post," for his share in the death of those who were hung by the mob in the street. He had an impediment of speech, which prevented his success as an orator. In 1791 he married an amiable lady named Lucile Duplessis. Some writers accuse him of complicity in the massacre of September, 1792, but add that on that occasion he saved the lives of several worthy He was elected to the Convention in 1792, and voted for the death of the king and the destruction of the Girondists, but subsequently advocated milder measures, for the promotion of which he began to issue the "Vieux Cordelier," a periodical which had much celebrity and is still admired for its literary merit. He incurred the implacable enmity of the fanatical Saint-Just by saying that this demagogue "carried his head like the holy sacrament," and was involved in the proscription of his friend Danton, with whom he was executed, April 5, 1794. His wife soon after shared the same fate. "The talent which he displayed as a writer," says Lord Brougham, "may not be of the highest order, were we considering the merit of one who was a mere author. But he also played a great part among the actors in the scenes of the time, and of those he stands certainly highest as a master of composition." "No one," says Lamartine, "could so well personify the populace, with its tumultuous movements, its mobility, its inconstancy, and its quick transitions from fury to pity for its victims. A man at once so ardent and so volatile, so trivial and so inspired, so undecided between blood and tears, must have inconstant and so inspired, so undecided between blood and tears, must have influence over an insurgent people in proportion as his nature is congenial with theirs." ("History of the Girondists.") "A fellow of endless wit and soft lambent

brilliancy," says Carlyle; "a man for whom art, fortune, or himself would never do much, but to whom Nature had been very kind."

See Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" CARLYLE, "French Revolution;" E. FLEURY, "Biographie de C. Desmoulins," 1850, and enlarged edition, entitled "Études révolutionnaires," etc., 2 vols., 1851; CARLYLE, "Miscellanies;" BROUGHAM, "Statesmoof the Time of George III."

Desnoiresterres, då'nwår'tair', (Gustave le Brisoys—leh bre'zwå',) a French novelist and critic, born at Bayeux in 1817. He wrote several novels, one of which is entitled "Entre deux Amours," (1845.)

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desnoyer, da'nwa'ya', (Louis François Charles,) a prolific French dramatist, born at Amiens in 1806;

died in 1858.

Desnoyers, då'nwå'yå', (Auguste Gaspard Louis Boucher,) Baron, a celebrated French engraver and designer, was born in Paris in 1779. He studied under Lethière and Darcis, and gained distinction by a copperplate engraving of "La belle Jardinière" of Raphael, (1804,) which he afterwards surpassed in works after various masters. He produced in 1808 a portrait of (1604.) Which he afterwards surpassed in works after various masters. He produced in 1808 a portrait of Napoleon, by Gérard, and in 1814 one of Raphael's Madonnas, ("Vierge à la Chaise.") In 1816 he was elected to the Institute. He afterwards devoted his burin chiefly to the works of Raphael, with a success which perhaps has never been surpassed. Among his master-pieces is "The Transfiguration," (1840.) He received the title of baron in 1828. Died in 1827. received the title of baron in 1828. Died in 1857.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Archives des Musées Impériaux."

Desnoyers, (Jules Pierre François Stanislas,) a French geologist and antiquary, born at Nogent-le-Rotrou (Eure-et-Loir) in 1800. He was chosen librarian of the Museum of Natural History at Paris in 1834. He has written, besides other works, "Observations on the Tertiary Formations of the West of France," (1832,) and "Ecclesiastic Topography of France," (1853.)

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desnoyers, (Louis Claude Joseph,) a French littérateur, born at Replonges (Ain) in 1805. He founded in 1832 the "Charivari," which he edited with success until 1836, in which year he became one of the proprietors of the "Siècle" in Paris. He also wrote several popular tales, among which are "The Adventures of Jean P. Choppart," (1836,) and "Gabrielle, or Every Road leads to Rome," (1846.)

to Rome," (1846.)

Desorgues, da'zorg', (Joseph Théodore,) a satirical French poet, born at Aix in 1764; died in 1808.

Desormeaux, da'zord'mō', (Joseph Louis Ripault,) a French historian, born at Orléans in 1724, lived in Paris. He wrote a "History of Spain and Portugal," (1758,) and a "Life of the Marshal de Luxembourg," (1764,) which were very successful. He was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions in 1771. Died in 1793. (See DINGÉ, ANTOINE.)

See Ougrard. "La France Littéraire."

See Querard, "La France Littéraire."

Desormeaux, (MARIE ALEXANDRE,) a French physician and professor of obstetrics, born in Paris in 1778; died in 1830.

De Soto, da so'to, (Hernando or Fernando,) a Spanish explorer, born in Estremadura about 1500, served with distinction under Pizarro in Peru. He conducted an expedition from Spain to Florida in 1539, discovered the Mississippi River, and died in Louisiana

See LAMBERT A. WILMER, "Life, Travels, and Adventures of Ferdinand de Soto," Philadelphia, 1858; BANCROFT, "History of the United States," vol. i.

Des'pard,? (EDWARD MARCUS,) an Irish conspirator, born in Queen's county. He became a colonel in the British army, but was afterwards suspended or disgraced. He formed a conspiracy to kill the king, for which he was executed in 1803.

Despars or Desparts, da'par', (Jacques,) a French physician, born at Tournay, graduated in Paris in 1409, and practised there with great reputation. He became first physician to Charles VII, founded and endowed a medical school in Paris, and wrote a "Commentary on Avicenna." Died in 1457.

Desparts. See DESPARS.

Despautère, dà'pō'tair', (JEAN,) a noted Flemish grammarian, born at Ninove about 1460, was the author of a Latin work on grammar, ("Commentarii Gramof a Latth work on grammar, the commencation of an matici,") which was very popular, and was used in the schools of France. "Too long," says Boinvilliers, "it caused the despair of youth, who shed many tears over its obscurities." His Flemish name was VAN PAU-

Its obscurities." His Flemish name was VAN PAU-TEREN. Died in 1520.

Despaze, d½ pāz', (Joseph.) a French satirical poet, born at Bordeaux in 1776, lived in Paris. Died in 1814.

Despeisses, d½ pàss', (ANTOINE,) an eminent French jurisconsult, born near Alais in 1594, was one of the authors of a "Treatise on Successions." Died in 1658.

See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Despence. See ESPENCE, D'

Despenoer, le, (Hugh.) See Spenser.

Desperiers, då/peh-re-å/, or Desperiers, då/på/-re-å/, (Bonaventure,) a French skeptic, born at Arnayle-Duc, was valet-de-chambre of Marguerite, sister of Francis I. He wrote, in French, a work called "Cymbal of the World," ("Cymbalum Mundi,") the object of which was to throw ridicule on revealed religion. He also wrote poems and tales—"New Recreations," ("Nouvelles Récréations")-which were admired. Died in 1544.

See "Les vieux Conteurs Français," 1840; Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Charles Nodier, "B. Desperriers et Cyrano de Bergerac," 1841; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desperriers. See DESPERIERS.

Desplaces, da plass, (Louis,) a skilful French engraver, born in Paris in 1682. He engraved after Rubens, Paul Veronese, and other Italian masters. Died in 1739.

Preprint Maria (French et al., 1888).

Despois, da'pwâ', (EUGÈNE,) a French littérateur, born in Paris in 1818. He contributed able articles to the "Revue des Deux Mondes."

Desport, da port, of François,) a French surgeon, born about 1700. Having practised with success in the army for several years, he was chosen surgeon-in-chief of the army of Corsica in 1738. He passes for one of the greatest military surgeons that France has produced. He wrote a "Treatise on Gun-Shot Wounds," (1749,) which was then the most complete on the subject. Died about 1760.

Desportes, dà'port', (Auguste,) a French poet, born

Desportes, da port, (AUGUSTE,) a French poet, born at Aubenas (Ardèche) in 1798. He made a good poetical version of the "Satires" of Persius, (1841,) and wrote "Molière at Chambord," a comedy, (1843.)

Desportes, (CHARLES ÉDOUARD BOSCHERON—bosh'rôn',) a French lawyer and littérateur, born in Paris in 1753. He embraced the royal cause in the Revolution, for which he suffered in prison and in exile. In 1814 he became president of the imperial court of Orléans. Died in 1822. Died in 1832.

See BUZONNIÈRE, "Notice sur C. E. Boscheron Desportes," 1832.

Desportes, (CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a French painter,

a son of the following, whom he imitated, died in 1774.

Desportes, (François,) an eminent French painter, born in Champagne in 1661, resided in Paris. He was received into the Royal Academy in 1699, when the king gave him a pension. He painted portraits with skill; but he excelled in representing dogs and other animals. He executed many works of this kind for Louis XIV.

He executed many works of this kind for Louis XIV. and for his successor. Died in 1743.

Desportes, (Jean Baptiste Poupée,) a French physician, born in Bretagne in 1704, practised in Saint Domingo. He wrote a "History of the Diseases of Saint Domingo," in 3 vols., (1770,) one of which is devoted to botany. Died in 1748.

Desportes, (PHILIPPE,) a French poet, born at Chartres in 1545 or 1546, was an uncle of the satirist Regnier. He enjoyed the favour of Henry III., who gave him rich benefices and chose him for reader in his cabinet. He benefices and chose him for reader in his cabinet. He wrote elegies and erotic poems, and excelled in Anacreontic verse. "Desportes wrote more purely than Ronsard," says La Harpe, "and removed the rust which covered our versification." "He rejected," says Hallam, "the pedantry and affectation of his predecessors, and gave a tenderness and grace to the poetry of love." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in

See SAINTE-BEUVE, "Tableau de la Poésie Française au seizième Siècle;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Despréaux. See Boileau.

Despréaux, dà'prà'ō', (Jean Étienne,) a popular French dramatist and song-writer, born in Paris in 1748; died in 1820.

Despréménil. See Esprémesnil.
Després, dá'prà', (Jean Baptiste Denis,) an accomidad Franchischer Production de la complished French writer, born at Dijon in 1752. In 1805 he became secretary of Louis, King of Holland, who made him a councillor of state. About 1810 he was chosen a member of the council of the University of Paris. He wrote several dramas, among which are the "Alarmiste" and the "Satiric Poet." Died in 1832. Després and Campenon made an elegant version of Horace.

See " Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Desprès, dà'prà', or Deprès, written also Desprez, dà'prà', (Josqu'in,) a famous Flemish musician, born in Hainault about 1450 or 1460. He was a singer in the pontifical chapel under Pope Sixtus IV., after whose death he was attached to the court of Louis XII. of France. He composed masses, motets, and songs. Died about 1530. "Many poems and epitaphs," says Denne-Baron, "attest the regret caused by the death of this musician, whom all Europe proclaimed the greatest composer of his time."

See FÉTIS, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Despretz, da'pra', (César Mansuète,) a French physical sciences in the Collége Henri IV., Paris, and was appointed professor in the Sorbonne about 1837. He published an "Elementary Treatise on Physics," (1825,) which was adopted by the Council of Public Instruction, and "Elements of Chemistry," (1830.) He produced from carbon or charcoal minute black crystals, said to be a good substitute for diamond dust in polishing said to be a good substitute for diamond-dust in polishing

precious stones. Died in 1863.

Desprez, (Josquin.) See Desprès.

Desprez, dá'prà', (Louis,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1799. He obtained the grand prize in 1828 for "The Death of Orion." Among his other works are a statue of General Foy and a bronze statue of Diana,

Desprez, (Louis Jean,) a French artist, born in Lyons about 1745, was appointed painter and architect to Gustavus III. of Sweden. He displayed a rich imagination as a painter. The "Battle of Suenskund" is one of his master-pieces. Died in 1804.

Desprez de Boissy. See Boissy.

Desrenaudes, dá'reh-nöd', (MARTIAL BORYE,) an able French littérateur, born at Tulle in 1755, became grand vicar of the Bishon of Autum (Talleyard) whom

grand vicar of the Bishop of Autun, (Talleyrand,) whom he served as secretary. He is the reputed author of the famous report on public instruction presented by Talleyrand in 1791. He was imperial censor under Napoleon I. Died in 1825.

Desrochers, dåroshår, (ÉTIENNE Jehandier—
hår/da har autur of portraits was born

zhon'de-à',) a French engraver of portraits, was born at Lyons; died in Paris in 1741.

Desroches, dá rosh', (JEAN,) a learned historian of Belgium, born at the Hague in 1740. In 1783 he published a well-written Latin "Epitome of Belgian His-

lished a well-written Latin "Epitome of Belgian History," (2 vols.,) and left (unfinished) an "Ancient History of the Austrian Netherlands," (1787.) Died in 1787.

Desroches de Parthenay, d½'rosh' deh pārt'n½', (J. B.,) a French historian, born at La Rochelle, published, besides other works, a "History of Denmark," (6 vols., 1730.) and a "History of Poland under Augustus II.," (4 vols., 1734.) Died in 1766.

Desrotours, d½'ro'toor,' (Noël François Mathieu Angot—ôn'gō',) a French numismatist and writer, born at Falaise in 1720. was chief clerk of the administration

Angot—on go',) a French numismatist and writer, born at Falaise in 1739, was chief clerk of the administration of the mint before the Revolution. Died in 1821.

Dessaix, dá'så', (Joseph Marie,) a French general, born at Thonon, Savoy, in 1764. As major he served in Italy in 1796, was a deputy to the Council of Five Hundred in 1798, and became a general of division in 1809. For his conduct at Wagram (1809) he was made a count of the empire. He was chosen grand officer of the legion of honour in 1811. He joined the army of Napoleon in March, 1815, and was in consequence. of Napoleon in March, 1815, and was in consequence excluded from office after the restoration. Died in 1834-See De Courcelles, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français."

Dessaix, (de Veygoux.) See Desaix.
Dessalines, da'sa'len', (Jean Jacques,) a negro emperor of Hayti, born in or near Guinea about 1760, was brought to Hayti as a slave. In the servile war which followed the French Revolution he was distinguished for his courage and cruelty, and became first lieutenant of Toussaint L'Ouverture. He massacred all the whites and mulattoes who fell into his power. In 1802 he made a desperate resistance to the French army under Leclerc, especially at Saint-Marc. After Toussaint was transported to France, Dessalines became general-in-chief of the blacks, and expelled the French from the island in 1803. He ordered a general massacre of the white residents, who had remained under a promise of protection. In October, 1804, he assumed the title and power of emperor. Two of his officers, Christophe and Pétion, conspired against him and assassinated him in 1806, when the former became President of Hayti.

See Louis Dubroca, "Vie de J. J. Dessalines," 1804.

Dessalles, dá'sāl', (Jean Léon,) a French philologist, born at Le Bugue (Dordogne) in 1803.

Dessau, dés'sŏw, (Prince Leopold Anhalt,) a German general, born in 1676, distinguished himself in the war of the Spanish succession and was made field that war of the Spanish succession, and was made field-marshal in 1712. He obtained command of an army of Frederick II. of Prussia, with which he invaded Silesia in 1744 and repulsed the Austrians in 1745. He afterwards defeated the Saxons near Dresden. Died in

1747.

Dessen van Cronenburg. See Dessenius.

Des-sē'nī-us, [Ger. pron. dēs-sā'ne-us,] or Dessen
van Cronenburg, dēs'sen vān kro'nen-būrg, (Ber-NARD,) a skilful Dutch physician, born at Amsterdam in 1510, practised at Cologne. He published a work "On the Compounding of Medicines," ("De Compositione Medicamentorum," 1555,) and another on the Plague.

Died in 1574.

Dessolles, da'sol', (Jean Joseph Paul Augustin,) MARQUIS, an able French general and statesman, born at Auch in 1767, served several campaigns under Bonaparte in Italy between 1793 and 1797, and in 1799 be-came general of division. He served under Moreau in 1800, and contributed to the victory of Hohenlinden, (1801.) In this year he was made councillor of state and secretary of war. From 1808 to 1810 he commanded a division in Spain. In 1814 he was appointed by the provisional government general-in-chief of the national guard of Paris, with command of the first military division. On the first restoration of Louis XVIII. he became minister of state and a peer of France. He was appointed minister of foreign affairs and president of the council, or premier, on the formation of the Liberal ministry in December, 1819. The ultra-royalists, whose policy he opposed, procured his dismissal from power in 1820. Died in 1828. Died in 1828.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Restoration;" DE COURCELLES, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

De Staël. See STAËL, DE.
D'Estaing. See ESTAING, D'.
Destaing, des'tan', (JACQUES,) a French general, born at Aurillac in 1764, commanded the light infantry at the battle of Aboukir, and was made a general of division in 1801. He returned to France, and was killed in a

duel by General Reynier in 1802.

Destandoux. See CAILHAVA.

Destouches, d\(\frac{1}{2}\)'(toosh', (PHILIPPE Néricault—n\(\frac{1}{2}\)'-re'\(\frac{1}{2}\)'(toosh', a popular French dramatic writer, born at Tours in 1680, is said to have been an actor in his youth. His comedy "Le Curieux impertinent" was performed in 1710 with success. He was sent on a mission to England in 1717, and married an English lady. In 1723 he was received into the French Academy. He gained great eminence among comic authors by his "Married Philosopher," (1727,) which is his master-piece, "The Boaster," ("Le Glorieux,") and many other comedies. Died in 1754.

See VILLEMAIN, "Tableau de la Littérature au dix-huitième Siècle;" D'ALEMBERT, "Éloge de Destouches," 1755; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

D'Estrées. See Estrées, D'.

Destutt de Tracy. See Tracy.

Des Vergers. See Noël des Vergers.

Desvignoles, d½'vén'yol', (Alphonse,) a French
Protestant minister, born in Languedoc in 1649, preached
at Lausanne, Berne, Berlin, and Brandenburg. He became a member of the Royal Society of Berlin in 1701,
and one of the editors of the "Bibliothèque Germanique" in 1711. In 1738 he published a "Chronology of Sacred History," which was esteemed one of the best works on that subject. Died in 1744.
See HAAG, "La France protestante."

Desyneteaux or Des Yveteaux, dá'zèv'tō', (NICO-LAS Vauquelin—vōk'lān',) SEIGNEUR, a Frenchman, born near Falaise about 1560, was preceptor to the Duke of Vendôme, and to the dauphin, (Louis XIII.,) for the former of whom he wrote a poem called "The Education of a Prince." In 1611 he was dismissed from court on account of his immoral habits. Died in 1649.

See RATHERY, "Vauquelin des Yveteaux," 1854; J. TRAVERS, "Addition à la Vie et aux Œuvres de V. des Yveteaux," 1856; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Detharding, det'har'ding, [Lat. DETHARDIN'GIUS, (GEORG,) a learned German physician, born at Stralsund in 1671. He became professor of medicine at Rostock in 1697, and at Copenhagen in 1732. He gave evidence in 1097, and at Copenhagen in 1732. He gave evidence of a philosophic and ingenious mind in nunerous works, (in Latin,) among which are a "Guide to Long Life," ("Dissertatio de Manuductione ad Vitam longam," 1724,) "Principles of Semiology," (1740,) and "Principles of the System or Art of Healing," ("Fundamenta Methodi Medendi," 1743.) Died in 1747.

See Kämpfer, "Publicum Virtutis et Eruditionis Monumentum G. Detharding," (Greene, Currymony) and of the

Detharding, (GEORG CHRISTOPH,) a son of the preceding, born at Rostock in 1699, was professor of medicine at Copenhagen from 1747 to 1760. He wrote many dissertations on medicine. Died in 1784. See "Biographie Médicale."

Detmold, det'molt, (Johann Hermann,) a German statesman, born at Hanover in 1807, was elected to the National Assembly in 1848, and was in 1849 for a short time minister of justice and of the interior for the empire. He wrote several satirical works. See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

De Tocqueville. See Tocqueville, DE. Detroy, deh-trwa', (François,) a French portraitpainter, born at Toulouse in 1645, worked in Paris. Died

Deū-cā'lĭ-on, [Gr. Δευκαλίων,] a personage of the Greek mythology, was said to be a son of Prometheus. According to popular tradition, he escaped in a ship with his wife Pyrrha from a general deluge, and landed on Parnassus; after which they threw stones behind them, which were transformed into men and women.

See Ovid's "Metamorphoses," book i.

Deurhoff, dur'hof, (WILLEM,) a Dutch writer on

Deurnott, dur'hot, (WILLEM,) a Dutch writer on theology, born at Amsterdam in 1650; died in 1717.

Deusdedit. See DIEUDONNÉ.

Deusing, doi'zing, (ANTON,) a learned German physician, born at Meurs, in Westphalia, in 1612. He was versed in Oriental languages, philosophy, etc. In 1646 he became first professor of medicine at Groningen. He published, in Latin, "The Universal Theatre of Nature," (1645,) a "Synopsis of Medicine," (1649,) "The Economy of the Animal System," (1660,) and other works. Died in 1666.

See Niceron, "Mémoires;" Samuel Maresius, "Oratio in Obitum A. Deusingii," 1666; "Biographie Médicale."

Deusing, (Hermann,) born in 1654, was a son of the preceding, and a partisan and admirer of Cocceius. He wrote an "Allegorical History of the Bible," (1690,) and other works on theology. Died in 1722.

Deutsch, doitsh, (NICOLAS EMANUEL,) a Swiss painter

and engraver, born at Berne in 1484. His engravings are more prized than his paintings, and both are rare. His most remarkable work is a series of six engravings representing the Wise and Foolish Virgins. Died in

1530.
His son, JEAN RODOLPHE, produced engravings which are valued as showing the picturesque state of the great

cities of Europe in the sixteenth century.

DEVA, da'va,* a Sanscrit word signifying "god," and forming part of several compound names in the Hindoo mythology, as Kâmadêva, the "god of love," Mahâdêva, the "great god," (one of the many names applied to Siva,) etc. The feminine of Dêva is Dêvî, (dā'vee,) which signifies simply a "goddess," but is more

usually applied to Pârvatî, the consort of Siva.

Devaines, deh-van', (JEAN,) a French littérateur, born before 1750, was chief clerk of the treasury under Turgot. Died in 1803.

Devaris, dà-vå'ris, or Devarius, dà-vå're-us, (MAT-THEW,) a Greek scholar, born in Corfu, lived about 1540, and became, under Paul III., corrector of Greek manuscripts in the Vatican. His chief work is a "Treatise on the Particles of the Greek Language," (1588.)

Devairus. See Devairs.

Devairus. See Devairs.

Devairus. See Vaux, de.

Devairus. Get Vaux, de.

Devairus. (François Antoine,) a French littérateur, born at Lunéville in 1712, enjoyed the constant friendship of Voltaire. In 1752 he produced a successful comedy, "Rash Promises," ("Engagements indiscrets.") Died in 1796.

See Voltaire, "Correspondance de 1739 à 1761;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Devaux, (GABRIEL PIERRE FRANÇOIS Moisson—mwa'son',) a French botanist, born at Caen in 1742, formed near Bayeux a garden which became well known as the "Jardin Devaux." Died in 1802.

See LAIR, "Notice historique sur Moisson-Devaux," 1803.

Devaux, (JEAN,) a skilful French surgeon, born in Paris in 1649, practised in that city for sixty years with a high reputation. He was author of a popular treatise on the "Art of Preserving Health by Instinct," (1682,) and other able professional works. He also translated several foreign medical books. Died in 1729.

See Sue, "Eloge historique de Devaux," etc., Amsterdam, 1772.

Devaux, deh-vō', (PAUL LOUIS ISIDORE,) a Belgian statesman, born at Bruges in 1801. He was one of the leaders of the party called "Doctrinaire" before the revolution of 1830. In the congress which met soon after that event, he took an important part in framing the constitution of Belgium, and promoted the election of Leopold. He exercised great influence as editor of Devaux, (Pierre,) Baron, a French general, born

at Vierzon in 1762. He distinguished himself at Lutzen

n 1813. Died in 1818.

Dev'ens, (CHARLES,) an American officer, born at Charlestown, Massachusetts, in 1820, distinguished himself at the battle of Ball's Bluff, and became brigadier-

general of volunteers in 1862.

Deventer, van, van dev'en-ter or da'ven-ter, (Hen-DRIK,) an eminent Dutch physician, born at Deventer in the second half of the seventeenth century. He was repeatedly called to attend the King of Denmark, Christian V. He published some esteemed works on obstetrics. Died in 1739.

See ÉLOY, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

De Vere, de veer, (AUBREY,) an English poet and dramatist. He published "The Song of Faith," (1842,) "The Waldenses," (1842,) "Mary Tudor," a drama, (1847,) and other works. Died in 1846.

See "London Quarterly Review" for May, 1843.

De Vere, (EDWARD.) See VERE. De Vere, (MAXIMILIAN SCHELE,) a writer and scholar, born in Sweden in 1820. He came to the United States, and in 1844 was appointed professor of modern languages and belles-lettres in the University of Virginia. His principal works are his "Outlines of Comparative Philology,"

Devereux. See Essex, Earl of.

Devergie, deh-ver/2he/, (Marie Guillaume AlPhonse,) an eminent French physician, born in Paris in 1798, became professor of chemistry, etc. in 1825. His most important work is "Legal Medicine, Theoretical and Practical," (3 vols., 1836.)

Devéria, deh-và're'à', (Eugène François Marie

Devėria, deh-và're'a', (EUGENE FRANÇOIS MARIE JOSEPH,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1805. Among his works are "Marco Bozzaris at Missolonghi," (1827.) and "The Flight into Egypt," (1838.) Devėria, (JACQUES JEAN MARIE ACHILLE,) a French painter and lithographer, brother of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1800. He produced, among other historical paintings, a "Repose of the Holy Family," and a "Visitation." About 1849 he became keeper of engravings in the Imperial Library. Died in 1857.

Devèze, deh-vàz'. (IEAN.) a French physician, born

Devèze, deh-vaz, (Jean,) a French physician, born at Rabastens in 1753, went to Hayti in 1775. He escaped from massacre in 1793 by going to Philadelphia, where he had charge of a hospital during the prevalence of the yellow fever. Returning to France, he became physician-in-ordinary to the king. Died in 1829. He wrote able "Treatises on the Yellow Fever."

Dêvî, dâ'vee, [the feminine form of the Sanscrit Dêvă, a "god,"] a common Hindoo word, signifying "goddess," but usually applied to Pârvatî (or Kâlî) par excellence.

(See Pârvatî.)

Devienne, deh-ve'ên', (FRANÇOIS,) a French musician and composer, born at Joinville in 1759; died in 1803.

De Vigny. See Vigny.

Deville, deh-vel', (Antoine,) an eminent French engineer, born at Toulouse in 1596, passed some years in the service of the Duke of Savoy. He wrote an important treatise on fortifications. Died about 1656.

Devillers, deh-ve'ya', (Charles,) a French naturalist, born in 1724, lived at Lyons. His chief production is an edition of Linnæus's "Entomology." Died in 1809.

Dev'is, (ARTHUR WILLIAM,) an English historical painter, born in 1762; died in 1822.

Devonshire, first Duke of. 'See Cavendish, Wil-

LIAM.

Dev'on-shire, (EDWARD COURTNEY or COURTENAY,) EARL OF, an accomplished English nobleman, born about 1526, was the son of Henry Courtenay, Earl of Devonshire, whose mother was a daughter of Edward IV. He was confined in the Tower from 1538 till 1553, for fear that he might avenge his father, who had been unjustly executed. Queen Mary released him and restored to him the oxiders. him the earldom. According to several historians, she was inclined to marry him, but he treated her advances with indifference, because he was attached to her sister Elizabeth. He was again confined for a short time in the Tower during Mary's reign, and then obtained leave to go abroad. He died at Padua in 1556.

Devonshire, (ELIZABETH HERVEY,) DUCHESS OF, a

beautiful and accomplished English lady, born in 1759, was the daughter of the Earl of Bristol. She married as her second husband W. Cavendish, Duke of Devonshire, who died in 1814. After this event she resided in Italy, and published an elegant edition of the Fifth Satire of Horace, and other works. Died at Rome in 1824.

Devonshire, (GEORGIANA,) DUCHESS OF, an English lady, eminent for her beauty, talents, and accomplishments, born in 1757, was the daughter of Earl Spencer. In 1774 she was married to William Cavendish, Duke of Devonshire. She wrote some admired poetical effusions, one of which is "The Passage of Mount Saint Gothard." She was a personal and political friend of Charles James Fox, for whom, it is said, she purchased votes by granting electors the privilege of kissing her. Died in 1806.

Devonshire, (WILLIAM SPENCER CAVENDISH,) sixth DUKE OF, born in 1790, was the only son of the fifth duke and Georgiana Spencer. He was styled Marquis of Hartington before the death of his father, in 1811. He favoured the Whig party, and was sent as ambassador to Russia in 1826. Died in 1858.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Devos or De Vos, deh-vos', or Van Vos, vån vos, (MARTIN,) a skilful Flemish painter, born at Antwerp about 1534. He studied at Rome and Venice, and cooperated with Tintoretto, who employed him to paint the landscapes of his pictures. He returned to Antwerp about 1559, and produced historical paintings and portraits of great merit. Among his works is a picture of the great rivers of Asia and Africa. Died in 1604.

See NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

^{*} This word is etymologically related to the Latin *Deus* and *Divus*; in some of the popular dialects it is changed to *Deo*: hence we have Kamadeo and Mahadeo, instead of Kamadeva, Mahadeva, etc.

Devosges, deh-vozh', (FRANÇOIS,) a French designer, born at Gray in 1732. He founded at Dijon a free school of design, which was successful with aid from the government. "He ought to share with Vien," says M. Weiss, "the honour of contributing to the study of the antique and the imitation of nature." Died in 1811.

and the imitation of nature." Died in 1811.

Devoti, dà-vo'tee, (GIoVANNI) an Italian prelate, born in Rome in 1744, became eminent as professor of canon law in the college di Sapienza. About 1804 he was made Bishop of Carthage. He published a work on canon law, ("Institutiones Canonicæ.") Died in 1820. See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Devrient, dev're-on', (Gustav Emil,) an eminent German actor, of French extraction, nephew of Ludwig Devrient, was born in Berlin in 1803. He made his début at an early age, and performed in Berlin and other cities of Germany with great success, both in tragedy and comedy

Devrient, (KARL AUGUST,) born in 1798, made his début in 1819, and became a popular comic actor. He married the famous singer Wilhelmine Schroeder, from

whom he was divorced in 1828.

Devrient, (LUDWIG,) a popular German actor, uncle of the preceding, born in Berlin in 1784. He became the chief favourite of the public of Berlin, where he first performed in 1815, and received the surname of "the German Garrick." He excelled both in tragedy and comedy, and performed many parts in the tragedies of Shalknears. Died in 1822. Shakspeare. Died in 1832.

See H. Schmidt, "L. Devrient, eine Denkschrift," 1833; CARL F. KUNZ, "Aus dem Leben zweier Schauspieler; Ifflands und Devrients," 1838.

Devrient, (PHILIPP EDUARD,) an actor and dramatic writer, brother of Gustav Emil, noticed above, was born in Berlin in 1801. Among his works are the comedies of "The Little Gray Man" and "The Favour of the Moment," ("Die Gunst des Augenblicks,") and a "History of the Dramatic Art in Germany," (1848–51.)

Devrient, (WILHELMINE.) See SCHROEDER.

Devuez, deh-vü'a', (ARNOULD,) an excellent painter of history, born near Saint-Omer in 1642. He worked in Rome, and afterwards in Paris, where he was patronized by Louvois. "His compositions are in the manner of Raphael," says the "Biographie Universelle," "and his design is correct." Died at Lille in 1724.

Dew, (Thomas R.,) an American writer, born in Devrient, (PHILIPP EDUARD,) an actor and dramatic

his design is correct." Died at Lille in 1724.

Dew, (THOMAS R.,) an American writer, born in Virginia in 1802, became professor of political economy, history, and metaphysics in William and Mary College in 1827, and president of that institution in 1836. His principal works are "The Policy of the Government," (1829,) an "Essay in Favour of Slavery," (about 1833,) and a "Digest of the Laws, Customs, etc. of Ancient and Modern Nations." Died in 1846.

Dewar, (James,) an English chemist, born in 1842.

He is Jacksonian professor of natural experimental philosophy at Cambridge.

De-wees', (WILLIAM POTTS,) an American physician, born at Pottsgrove, Pennsylvania, in 1768. He practised in Philadelphia for many years, and was chosen professor of obstetrics in the University of Pennsylvania in 1834.

Died in 1841.

D'Ewes, duz, (Sir Symonds,) an English antiquary, born at Coxden in 1602, was elected to Parliament in 1640, and was made a baronet in 1641. In the civil war he was a moderate opponent of the royal cause, and was one of the members who were expelled from Par-liament by Colonel Pride's "purge" in 1648. He was a laborious collector of historical records, medals, etc., and compiled a useful work, entitled "Journals of all the Parliaments during the Reign of Elizabeth," which was published after his death. Died in 1650. His "Autobiography and Correspondence" was published in 1845 by J. O. Halliwell.

De Wette. See Wette, De.

Dewey do (Curster) an American botonist born

Dewey, du'e, (CHESTER,) an American botanist, born at Sheffield, Massachusetts, in October, 1784. He was professor of mathematics and natural philosophy at Wil-

series of papers on Caricography, (or the Carices of North America,) which was continued, with few interruptions, for forty-two years. Died in December, 1867.

Dewey, (ORVILLE,) D.D., a distinguished Unitarian divine, born in Sheffield, Massachusetts, in 1794, graduated at Williams College in 1814. He became an assistant of Dr. Channing, in whose pulpit he preached about two years, was pastor at New Bedford from 1823 to 1833, and in the city of New York from 1835 to 1848. In 1858 he became pastor of the New South Church, Boston. Among his writings are "Discourses on Human Life," and "The Unitarian Belief." He has contributed to the "North American Review" and "The Christian Examiner." Dr. Dewey is a strong and original thinker.

Dewez, deh-va', (LOUIS DIEUDONNÉ JOSEPH.) a Belgian writer, born at Namur in 1760. In 1821 he was chosen perpetual secretary of the Academy of Brussels. He wrote a "General History of Belgium," (1805–07.) and other historical works. Died in 1834.

De Winter. See Winter, de. divine, born in Sheffield, Massachusetts, in 1794, gradu-

De Winter. See WINTER, DE.

De Witt, de wit, (CORNELIUS OF KORNELIS,) a Dutch naval officer and statesman, born at Dort, was an elder brother of John de Witt. At an early age he was chosen burgomaster of Dort and governor of Putten. In 1666 he held a high command under De Ruyter when the latter burned the English shipping in the Thames. He displayed skill and courage in the great naval battle of Solebay in 1672, soon after which he returned home, sick. A man of infamous character accused him of attempting to bribe him to poison the Prince of Orange. Though no proof was found to convict him, the judges condemned him to banishment. The populace then assembled round his prison, and he fell a victim to their rage. (See DE WITT, JOHN.)

See Josselin, "Eer en Leer van wijlen den Heer C. de Witt verdedigt," 1774; J. A. Oostkamp, "Leven voornaamste haden en lotgevallen van C. de Witt," 1831.

De Witt, (EMANUEL,) a Dutch painter, born at Alkmaar in 1607, excelled in perspective and architectural views. Died in 1692.

views. Died in 1692.

De Witt or Wit, (JAKOB,) a Dutch painter of history, born at Amsterdam in 1695; died in 1744.

De Witt, (JOHN,) one of the most eminent statesmen that the Dutch nation has produced, was born at Dort His father. Iacob, was a burgomaster of Dort in 1625. His father, Jacob, was a burgomaster of Dort and a deputy to the States of Holland. At the age of twenty-three he wrote a "Treatise on Curve Lines," which evinced his profound knowledge of mathematics. which evinced his profound knowledge of mathematics. About 1650 he was chosen pensionary of Dort. His political principles were republican, and hostile to the encroachments of the house of Orange. He opposed without success the war against the English which began in 1652. The great losses of the Dutch in this war rendered his pacific policy so popular that in 1653 he was elected (for a term of five nears) Grand Pensionary of elected (for a term of five years) Grand Pensionary of Holland, by virtue of which office he became the president or most influential member of the States-General. He was now the leader of the republican or anti-Orange party, and had the chief direction of the government in the United Provinces. The Stadtholder had died, and his heir (William III.) was then an infant. In 1654 De Witt negotiated a treaty of peace with Cromwell, which contained a secret article that no member of the Orange contained a secret article that no inclined of the expira-family should ever be made Stadtholder. At the expira-tion of his term of office he was re-elected in 1658, and again unanimously in 1663. Having failed in his efforts to prevent the renewal of war with England in 1664, he conducted it with energy and ability. When the Dutch conducted it with energy and ability. When the Dutch admiral Opdam was defeated and killed, De Witt took command of the fleet, and gave proof of great capacity for naval affairs. In 1666 the Dutch fleet under De Ruyter entered the Thames and burned several English ships of war, soon after which peace was restored. About this time the young Prince of Orange placed himself under the tuition of De Witt. When Louis XIV. in 1667 began to assert his claim to Flanders, De Witt formed an alliance with England and Sweden to liams College for seventeen years, and became in 1836 principal of the Collegiate Institute at Rochester, New York. He was eminently successful as a teacher. He contributed to the "American Journal of Science" a large army, which the Dutch could not effectually resist, and several towns were taken by the invaders. The

tickle populace imputed the blame of these disasters to De Witt, and William of Orange was chosen captaingeneral of the army, and Stadtholder. The pensionary thereupon resigned his office.

His brother Cornelius, charged with a conspiracy against the life of the Prince of Orange, had been acquitted. The pensionary visited him in his prison, on which occasion the infuriated mob, probably instigated by the dominant party, burst into the prison and mur-dered them both, August 20, 1672. Hume represents John de Witt as "a minister equally eminent for great-ness of mind, for capacity, and for integrity,"

See Macallan, "History of England," vol. i. chap. ii.; Pieter Simon, "J. de Witt en zijn Tijd," 3 vols., 1832-35; F. A. van Hall, "Lofrede op J. de Witt," 1827; E. van der Hoeven, "Leven bedrijf en Dood der doorglugtigte Heeren Gebroeders C. en J. de Witt," 1705; French version of the same, by Zoutelandt, 1709.

De Witte, (PIETER.) See CANDIDO.

Dews'bur-y, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English minister of the Society of Friends, was born at Allerthorpe, in Yorkshire, probably about 1620. In order to obtain relief from spiritual conflicts, and actuated by a zeal for religious liberty, he entered the army of the Parliament in 1642, but soon, from a sense of duty, renounced the use of carnal weapons. In 1651 he met George Fox, whose doctrines he recognized as the true gospel which had been already revealed to himself, and of which he in Warwick jail nearly eight years, ending in 1671, and again in the same place from 1678 to 1685 on the charge of being a Jesuit. "I entered prisons," said he, "as joyfully as palaces, telling my enemies to hold me there as long as they could." In 1688 he preached in London an impressive sermon, which is preserved in Sewel's "History of the Quakers." Died in 1688.

See Edward Smith, "Life of W. Dewsbury," 1836; and the same reprinted in "Friends' Library," Philadelphia, vol. ii., 1838.

Dex-ip'pus or **Di-ox-ip'pus**, [Gr. Δέξιππος or Διώξ-ιππος; Fr. Dexippe, dêk'sep', or Dioxippe, de'ok'sep',] a Greek physician of Cos, lived in the fourth century B.C., and was a disciple of Hippocrates.

Dexippus, [Δέξιππος,] a Greek philosophic writer of the fourth century of our era. He composed a com-mentary on the "Categories" of Aristotle, which is

extant, and is said to be interesting.

Dexippus, (Publius Herennius,) a Greek historian, born in Attica, flourished in the third century of our era. He wrote "Chronike Historia," a history from the fabulous times to Claudius Gothicus, and "Σκυθικά," a history of the invasion of the Scythians or Goths, fragments of which are extant. Died about 280 A.D.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

Dex'ter, (SAMUEL,) an American jurist, born in Boston in 1761, graduated at Harvard in 1781, and was admitted to the bar in 1784. He joined the Federalist party, and was chosen a Senator of the United States in 1798. He was appointed secretary of war in 1800, and secretary of the treasury about January, 1801. In 1801 or 1802 he retired from political life, and resumed the practice of law in Boston. He was highly distinguished as a lawyer and as an advocate before the supreme court as a lawyer and as an advocate before the supreme court at Washington. In 1812 he supported the war against Great Britain, disagreeing with the Federalists on that question. Died in 1816.

Deyeux, dâ'yuh', (NICOLAS,) a French chemist and apothecary, born in Paris in 1753; died in 1837.

Deyling, dī'ling, (SALOMON,) a German Orientalist, born at Weida in 1677. He wrote "Observationes Sacræ," (4 vols., 1708-36.) Died in 1755.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Deyns. See Denys, (Jacques.)

Deynum, van, vån di'nŭm, (Jean Baptiste,) a Flemish miniature-painter, born at Antwerp in 1620.

Deyster, di'ster, (Anne,) a painter, born at Bruges, was a daughter of Louis de Deyster, whose works she copied skilfully. Died in 1746.

Deyster, de, deh di'ster, (Louis,) a Flemish historical painter, born at Bruges in 1656. He studied in Rome and Venice, and worked in his native place, painting mostly scriptural subjects, among which is "The Apparition of Christ to the three Marys." This is praised by

Descamps, who considered Deyster as equal to the great Flemish masters in chiaroscuro. Died in 1711.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Deyverdun, dà'vêr'dun', (George,) a Swiss writer, born at Lausanne about 1735. He was a friend of the historian Gibbon, whom he assisted in his literary labours. He wrote "Literary Memoirs of Great Britain for the Years 1767 and 1768." Died in 1789.

Dezallier d'Argenville, deh-za'le-à' dar'zhon'vel',

(ANTOINE JOSEPH,) a mediocre French writer, born in Paris in 1680, published a "Treatise on Gardening," another on "Conchology," and "The Lives of Celebrated Painters," with portraits, (1745.) This contains the lives of one hundred and eighty painters. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. Died in 1765.

His son, ANTOINE NICOLAS, published "Lives of Architects and Sculptors," (1787,) which is said to be incomplete and inexact. Died in 1794.

Dezobry, deh-zo'bre', (CHARLES LOUIS,) a French writer, born at Saint-Denis (Seine) in 1703. He published.

writer, born at Saint-Denis (Seine) in 1798. He published in 1835 a historical and antiquarian work called "Rome in the Augustan Age, or A Journey of a Gaul to Rome," (4 vols.,) which is accounted a very successful representation of the life and manners of the ancient

representation of the life and manners of the ancient Romans. He edited a "General Dictionary of Biography and History," (2 vols., 1857.)

Dezoteux, deh-zo'tuh', (François,) a French physician and surgeon, born at Boulogne-sur-Mer in 1724. He was a zealous promoter of inoculation. He wrote with Valentin an able "Historical Treatise on Inoculation."

Died in 1803.

Dhaher, då'her, a famous Arab sheik of Palestine, who at first possessed only the little town of Safed, to which he added Tiberias and Acre. For thirty years he waged war against various parties, and extended his power by courage and policy. In 1771 Dhaher and Ali Bey defeated the Turkish pasha of Damascus. He was afterwards defeated and killed about 1775.

See Volney, "Voyage en Egypte et en Syrie.

Dharmasoka, Dharmaçoka, or Dharmashoka.

See Asoka. D'Hilliers.

D'Hilliers. See HILLIERS, D'.
D'Hozier, do'ze-à', (CHARLES RENÉ,) a son of Pierre,
noticed below, was born in 1640. He was well versed in heraldry, and wrote several works by order of Louis XIV. Died in 1732.

D'Hozier, (PIERRE,) a French genealogist, born at Marseilles in 1592, was noted for his knowledge of heraldry. He was appointed judge of arms of France in 1641, steward of the king's household in 1642, and councillor of state in 1654. He wrote "The Genealogy of the Principal Families of France," (in 150 vols.,) and several other works. Died in 1660. Boileau wrote a few verses under his portrait, one of which is,

"Ses talents surprendront tous les ages suivants."*

D'Huxatime, dük'sa'tèm', a French poet, born in Dauphiné, lived about 1470.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Dī-a-du-me-nī-ā'nus, [Fr. DIADUMÉNIEN, de'ā'dü'-OPILIUS ANTONINUS,) was the son of the Roman emperor Macrinus, who began to reign in 217 A.D., and then conferred the title of Cæsar on the subject of Macrinus was defeated by Elagabalus, and the son, who was still a minor, was put to death in 218. He is sometimes reckoned among the emperors, as some of his medals bear the title of Augustus.

Diago, de-â'go, (FRANCISCO,) a Spanish historian and friar, born at Bibel, in Valencia. He received from Philip III. the title of historiographer, and wrote, besides other histories, "Annals of the Kingdom of Valencia," (1613.)

Died in 1615.

Di-ag'o-ras, [Διαγόρας,] a Greek poet and philosopher, born in the island of Melos, lived about 420 B.C. He is said to have been a disciple of Democritus of Abdera, and was commonly stigmatized as an atheist, because he dissented from the popular notions about the gods. He

^{* &}quot;His talents (or attainments) will surprise all succeeding ages."

fled from Athens about 411 B.C., to avoid prosecution for impiety, and a reward was offered to any one who should kill him. His moral character appears to have been good. His works are not extant.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Reuthen, "De Atheismo Diagoræ," 1812: Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" J. L. Mounier, "Dissertatio de Diagora Melio," 1838.

Diamante, de-â-mân'tà, an Italian painter and Car-melite monk, born at Prato, in Tuscany, was a pupil of Filippo Lippi. He was esteemed a good artist by his contemporaries, and promoted the renaissance of art in Italy. Died about 1440.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Diamante, de-å-mån'tà, (Juan Bautista,) a popular Spanish dramatist, lived about 1640. Among his works are "The Siege of Zamora," ("El Cerco de Zamora,") and "The Jewess of Toledo," ("La Judia de Toledo.")

See TICKNOR'S "History of Spanish Literature."

Diamantini, de-â-mân-tee'nee, (GIOVANNI GIUSEPPE,) an Italian painter and engraver, born in the Romagna

an Italian painter and engraver, born in the Romagna about 1650. He settled in Venice, where he painted many works, among which is an "Adoration of the Magi." He left many fine engravings after his own designs. He died about 1715.

Di'an, a poetical form of DIANA. See DIANE.

Di-an'a, [Fr. DIANE, de'ān',] the Roman name of the goddess of the chase, corresponding to the Ar'te-mis ['Aρτεμις] of the Greeks. She is often called Delia, from the island Delos, her birthplace. She was represented as the daughter of Jupiter and Latona, and the counterpart of her brother Apollo, like whom she appeared armed with a bow and arrows. She was also the goddess of the with a bow and arrows. She was also the goddess of the moon, in which character she is called Phœbe, Cynthia, and other names. She was regarded as the patroness of chastity; and all her attendants were virgins. There was at Ephesus a magnificent temple of Diana, which was regarded as one of the wonders of the world.

See GUIGNIAUT, "Religions de l'Antiquité," Paris, 1825-29, vol. ii. book iv. chap. iv.: Arnoldi, "Commentatio de Diana Ephesia," 1798; MEVEN, "Dissertatio de Diana Taurica et Anaitide," 1835; KEIGHTLEY, "Mythology."

Diana, de-à'nà, (BENEDETTO,) a painter of the Vene-

tian school, lived in the fifteenth century.

Di-an'a of France, [Fr. DIANE DE FRANCE, de'an' deh frônss',] a daughter of Henry II. and Philippa Duc, was born in 1538, and became in 1557 the wife of François de Montmorency, afterwards marshal. She had much influence with her brother, Henry III., and in 1558 mediated successfully between him and the King Navarre, who was then recognized as the heir to the French crown. Davila praises her prudence and political ability. Died in 1619. See De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis."

Diane, (Anglicized as Dt'An.) See DIANA.

Diane de France. See DIANA OF FRANCE.

Diane de Poitiers, de'an' deh pwa'te-a', a beautiful

French lady, born in 1499. Having been left a widow in 1531, she soon after gained the affection of the king's son, who in 1547 ascended the throne as Henry II. and gave her the title of Duchess of Valentinois. She had a complete ascendency over the king, who allowed her to exercise royal power and to control even the foreign policy of the government. De Thou attributes to her the misfortunes of Henry's reign and the persecution of the Protestants. By her graces and talents she retained her influence over Henry until his death in 1559. Died in 1566.

See De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis;" BRANTÔME, "Femmes galantes."

Dias. See DIAZ.

Dias Gomes, dee'as go'mês, (FRANCISCO,) a Portuguese poet, born in Lisbon in 1745, wrote odes, elegies, tragedies, etc., some of which are commended for correctness and classic taste. Died in 1795.

Diaz, dee'az or dee'as, or Dias, (A. Gonçalvez,) a

Brazilian poet, born in the province of Maranham in 1823. He published a volume of poems in 1846, and "Segundos Cantos" in 1848.

Diaz, dee'as or dee'az, or Dias, (BALTHAZAR,) a Portuguese poet, born in the island of Madeira, lived about

1550. He wrote plays called "Autos sacramentales."

Diaz or Dias, (BARTOLOMEU,) a Portuguese navigator, was sent in 1486 to explore the west coast of Africa, and, sailing southward, was driven by violent winds as far as Great Fish River, without being aware that he had doubled the cape of which he was in search. On his Tormentoso; but this was subsequently changed to Cabo de boa Esperança, (or "Cape of Good Hope.") In 1500 he sailed for India, as captain of a ship, in the fleet commanded by Cabral, and perished by shipwreck during the voyage the same year.

See JORO DE BARROS, "Asia, Decada I.;" RAMUSIO, "Voyages;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Diaz, dee'ath, or Dias, dee'as, (DIEGO VALENTIN,) Spanish painter, born at Valladolid; died in 1660. Diaz or Dias, (FRANCISCO,) a Spanish missionary, born in Old Castile, went to the Philippine Isles in 1632. He afterwards preached in China, and was killed in 1646.

Diaz, (GASPAR,) a Portuguese painter, who flourished about 1530, was a pupil of Raphael. But little information can be found respecting him. He was called "the Portuguese Raphael." In the estimation of Boissonade, he was a great painter and expressed the passions admirably. His subjects were mostly religious.

Diaz or Dias, (Juan Martin,) a Spanish general, surnamed EL EMPECINADO, êl êm-pà-the-nâ'Do, (a word which literally signifies "covered with pitch" or "shoe-maker's wax,"—supposed to have been applied to him because most of the inhabitants of his native village were shoemakers,) was born at Castrillo in 1775. He became in 1808 the leader of a band of guerillas, and fought against the French invaders with such success that he obtained the rank of general under the regency. In 1814 he was deprived of his command by Ferdinand. He favoured the Constitution of the Cortes in 1820, for which he fought against the absolutists. He commanded a division of the army of Placencia in 1823. After the triumph of the absolutists, he was executed for treason, in 1825. See "Military Exploits, etc. of Don Juan Martin Diaz," London, 1823; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Diaz or Dias, (MIGUEL,) a Spanish captain, born in Aragon, was a companion of Columbus. He discovered a gold-mine in Hayti. Died about 1514.

Diaz or Dias, (PEDRO,) a Spanish missionary, born near Toledo in 1546; died at Mexico in 1618. See Machado, "Vida del P. P. Diaz," 1632.

Diaz de Bivar. See CID.

Diaz de la Peña, dee'áth dà là pàn'yå, (NARCISSE,) a French historical painter, of Spanish extraction, born at Bordeaux in 1809, gained the first medal in 1848. Among his works are "The Nymphs of Calypso," (1840,) and "The Dream," (1841.)

Diaz de Lugo, dee'ath da loo'go, (Juan Bernardo,)

a Spanish jurist, born at Seville, was appointed a member of the grand council of the Indies by Charles V., and became Bishop of Calahorra. Died in 1556.

Diaz (or Dias) de Novaes, dee'as da no-va'ês, (PAULO,) a Portuguese general, was a grandson of Bartolomeu, and commanded an expedition sent in 1574 to Angola, where he planted a colony. Died in 1589.

Diaz del Castillo. See Castillo.

Dib'din, (Charles,) an English bard, actor, and

dramatist, born at Southampton in 1745, went to London about the age of sixteen. His essays as a performer on the stage were not successful. About 1778 he became musical manager of Covent Garden Theatre. he began to give musical entertainments in which he was the sole performer, and which were accompanied by popular songs of his composition. The success of this enterprise enabled him to open the Sans-Souci Theatre in 1796. His fame is derived chiefly from his songs, which amount to one thousand or more. His sea-songs especially have obtained durable popularity, and "have been the solace of sailors in long voyages, storms, and battles." "Tom Bowling" and "Poor Jack" are two of his most popular ballads. Died in 1814.

See "The Professional Life of C. Diödin," by himself, 4 vols., 1803; WILLIAM JERDAN, "Men I have known," London, 1866.

Dibdin, (THOMAS,) son of the preceding, born in 1771, was also an actor and a dramatic writer. 1791 he joined a company of strolling players, and after the lapse of several years returned to London. He then performed in Covent Garden, and wrote numerous comedies, farces, etc., some of which were successful. In 1828 he published "Reminiscences," (of the Theatre.)

Died in 1841.

Dibdin, (THOMAS FROGNALL,) D.D., an eminent English bibliographer, born in Calcutta in 1776, was the nephew of Charles Dibdin, noticed above. He was educated at Oxford, and entered the priesthood in 1804. In 1809 he produced his amusing work entitled "Bibliomania," which was favourably received. The next year he began to issue a new and improved edition of "Ames's Transparables! Antiquities of Great Britain "which is Degan to issue a new and improved edition of "Ames's Typographical Antiquities of Great Britain," which is perhaps his most important performance. He instituted in 1812 the Roxburghe Club, devoted to bibliography, of which he was chosen vice-president. In 1817 appeared his "Bibliographical Decameron, or Ten Days' Pleasant Discourse on Illuminated MSS.," which is greatly admired by amateurs. Another admirable and costly specimen of typography was furnished by his "Bibliographic, Antiquarian, and Picturesque Tour in France and Germany." Died in 1847.

See Dibdin's "Reminiscences of a Literary Life," 2 vols., 1836; "Quarterly Review," vol. xxxii.; William Jerdan, "Men I have known," London, 1866.

Dĭ-bu'ta-dēs [Fr. Dibutade, de'bü'tad'] of Sicyon, a Greek artist of uncertain epoch, is said to have invented

the art of modelling bas-reliefs.

Dicæarchus, di-sē-ar'kus, [Gr. Δικαίαρχος; Fr. Dicé-ARQUE, de'sā'ārk',] an eminent Greek Peripatetic philosopher and writer, born at Messina, in Sicily, was a disciple of Aristotle, and lived about 300 B.C. He wrote numerous works on geography, history, etc., which are lost except small fragments. It is said he denied the immortality or existence of the soul. Cicero highly praises him as a sage, an excellent citizen, a great man, an able historian, and one of the most eloquent disciples of Aristotle. Among his principal works was a treatise on Greek geography, history, institutions, and politics, entitled "The Life of Greece," ("Ἑλλάδος βίος.")

See Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis;" Brucker, "Historia Philosophiæ."

Dicéarque. See DICÆARCHUS.

Diç'e-to, de, (RALPH,) an English historian, was Dean of Saint Paul's, London. He wrote, in Latin, a "History of the Kings of Britain." Died in 1283.

Dick, (Sir ALEXANDER,) a Scottish physician, born in 1703, wrote a treatise on Epilepsy, ("De Epilepsia," 1725.) Died in 1785.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Dick, (John,) D.D., a Scottish divine, born at Aberdeen in 1764, was a minister of the United Secession Church. He wrote an esteemed work on the "Inspiration of the Scriptures," "Lectures on Theology," and other religious books. Died in 1833.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dick, (THOMAS,) LL.D., a Scottish author, born near Dundee in 1772, was in early life a minister of the Secession Church at Stirling. He exchanged this avocation for that of a school-teacher, which he pursued at Perth for a number of years. He devoted much attention to physical sciences, and wrote many popular scientific and religious works, viz.: "The Christian Philosopher,"
"The Philosophy of Religion," "The Philosophy of a Future State," "Celestial Scenery," "The Solar System,"

and other works. Died in 1857.

Dick'ens, (CHARLES,) one of the most popular of English novelists, born at Landport, Portsmouth, in February, 1812, was a son of John Dickens, who served in the navy pay department and afterwards became a reporter of Parliamentary debates. Young Dickens was designed for the profession of the law, and was placed in the office of an attorney, after he had studied in a college near Rochester. Finding the pursuit of law uncongenial to his taste, he soon abandoned it, and became a reporter for the daily press of London. He began his literary career by "Sketches of Life and Character," which first appeared in the "Morning Chronicle," and were published collectively as "Sketches by Boz," (2 vols., 1836.) These exhibit great acuteness of observation, and were received by the public with much favour. the Senate of New York. In 1842 he was chosen Lieu-

In 1837 he produced a work called "The Posthumous Papers of the Pickwick Club," which in a certain department of humour is probably unrivalled by anything in the English language. The success of this work was almost without example; and it is still perhaps the most popular of all Mr. Dickens's productions. In 1838 he married a daughter of George Hogarth, a musical critic. maried a daughter of George Hogarth, a musical critic. He published in rapid succession "Oliver Twist," a novel, (3 vols., 1838,) "The Life and Adventures of Nicholas Nickleby," (3 vols., 1839,) "Master Humphrey's Clock," (1840-41,) and "Barnaby Rudge," (2 vols., 1841.) Having visited the United States in 1841, he published in 1842 "American Notes for General Circulation". His perturer was the "Life and Adventure. His next work was the "Life and Adventures of Martin Chuzzlewit," (3 vols., 1843-44.) About the end of 1845 he became the chief editor of the "Daily News" of London, a Liberal paper, then just founded; but he held this position for a short time only. Among his later works (most of which were first issued as serials) are "Dombey and Son," (1847-48,) "The Personal History of David Copperfield," (4 vols., 1850.) "Bleak House," (1852.) "Hard Times," (1854.) "Little Dorrit," (1857.) "A Tale of Two Cities," (1860.) "Great Expectations," (1862.) and "Our Mutual Friend," (1864-65.)

In 1850 he began to issue, weekly, a periodical called "Household Words," which had a large circulation. In 1859 he began to publish "All the Year Round," a weekly literary paper. He revisited the United States in 1867, and gave in the principal cities of the Union public

1867, and gave in the principal cities of the Union public readings which attracted crowded audiences. He died of apoplexy in 1870, leaving an unfinished work, entitled "The Mystery of Edwin Drood."

"One of the qualities we most admire in him," says the "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1838, "is his comprehensive spirit of humanity. The tendency of his writings is to make us practically benevolent,—to excite our sympathy in behalf of the aggrieved and suffering it. all classes, and especially in those who are most removed all classes, and especially in those who are most removed from observation. . . . We think him a very original writer, well entitled to his popularity, and not likely to lose it, and the truest and most spirited delineator of English life, amongst the middle and lower classes, since the days of Smollett and Fielding."

The following strictures, however, are not without justice, at least as regards many of the actors in Mr. Dickens's works: "The good characters of Mr. Dickens's novels," says the "North British Review," (vol. iv.,) "do not seem to have a wholesome moral tendency. The reason is that many of them—all the author's favourites exhibit an excellence flowing from constitution and temperament, and not from the influence of moral or religious motive. They act from impulse, not from principle."

"He [Dickens] has revived," says Mr. Whipple, "the

novel of genuine practical life, as it existed in the works of Fielding, Smollett, and Goldsmith; but .t the same time he has given to his materials an individual colouring and expression peculiarly his own.... Dickens's eye for the forms of things is as accurate as Fielding's, and his range of vision more extended; but he does not probe so profoundly into the heart of what he sees, and he is more led away from the simplicity of truth by a tricksy spirit of fantastic exaggeration." ("North American Review" for October, 1849.)

See "London Quarterly" for October, 1837; "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1838, June, 1839, and March, 1843.

Dick'in-son, (Anna,) an American female orator, born in Philadelphia, October 28, 1842, was originally a member of the Society of Friends. She gained great distinction during the civil war by her public speeches against slavery and disunion. She is one of the most popular public lecturers in the United States. She is author of a novel entitled "What Answer?" (1868.) In 1875 she took to dramatic literature, bringing out two plays "Mary Tudor" (1876) and "Anne Boleyn" (1877) in each of which she acted the leading part.

Dickinson, (DANIEL STEVENS,) an American Senator, born in Goshen, Connecticut, in September, 1800. He was educated in Central New York, whither his parents removed when he was a child. He studied law, became an active Democrat, and in 1836 was elected to

tenant-Governor of New York for two years. He represented that State in the Senate of the United States from sented that State in the Senate of the United States from December, 1844, to March, 1851, during which period he voted with the Democratic party on the Wilmot proviso, the slavery question, etc. He gained distinction as a debater, and was recognized as the leader of the "Hunker" Democrats in New York. He resided at Binghamton in the latter part of his life. In 1861 he was elected attorney-general of the State of New York. During the civil war he cordially supported the Federal government in its efforts to suppress the rehelion, and acted with the Union Republican party. He was appointed district attorney for the southern district of New York by President Lincoln about March, 1865. Died in April, 1866.

See "Speeches, Correspondence, etc. of Daniel S. Dickinson, with a Biographical Sketch," by his brother, JOHN R. DICKINSON, 2 vols., 1867.

Dick'in-son, (EDMUND,) an eminent English physician, born at Appleton in 1624, gained reputation by the publication of "Delphi Phœnizicantes;" but it appears that the real author was Henry Jacob. He settled in London in 1684, practised there many years, and became physician to Charles II. and James II. Died in 1707.

See "Account of the Life, etc. of Edmund Dickinson," London,

Dickinson, (JOHN,) an English author, born about 1554. Among his works is "Speculum Tragicum." Died

Dickinson, (JOHN,) an American statesman and lawyer, born in Maryland in 1732. He was chosen a member of the Continental Congress in 1774, and wrote several important state papers issued by that body. In June, 1776, he opposed the Declaration of Independence, which he thought premature. Having declined to sign that declaration, he impaired his popularity, and lost his election to the next Congress. He afterwards served as a private soldier against the British. In 1779 he was again elected to Congress from Delaware. was President of Pennsylvania about three years, 1782-85. He was an able debater, and distinguished for his elegant manners and superior culture. Died in 1808.

See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iii.; BANCROFT, "History of the United States," vol. viii.

Dickinson, (JONATHAN,) a Presbyterian minister, born in Hatfield, Massachusetts, in 1688, graduated at

born in Hatheld, Massachusetts, in 1688, graduated at Yale College in 1706. He preached for many years at Elizabethtown, New Jersey, and acquired distinction as a writer on theology. He was elected president of the College of New Jersey in 1746. Died in 1747.

Dickinson, (PHILEMON,) a patriot of the American Revolution, was born in New Jersey about 1740. He took an active part in the struggle for independence, and at the battle of Monmouth displayed great spirit and gallanty in command of the New Jersey militia. He was a delegate to the Continental Congress in 1782 and was a delegate to the Continental Congress in 1782 and 1783, and a United States Senator from 1790 to 1793. Died in 1809.

Dick'ons, Mrs., an English singer, whose maiden name was Poole. Died in 1833.

Dick'ons (APANA) a Secretic clargeron, born in

name was Poole. Died in 1833.

Dick'son, (ADAM,) a Scottish clergyman, born in East Lothian. From 1750 to 1770 he was minister of Dunse. He wrote a valuable "Treatise on Agriculture," and "The Husbandry of the Ancients," (1788,) which, says McCulloch, "is the best work on the subject in the English language." Died in 1776.

Dickson, (DAVID,) an eloquent Scottish preacher, born at Glasgow in 1583, became professor of divinity at Glasgow in 1643, and afterwards in the University of Edinburgh. He published an "Exposition of all the Epistles," an "Exposition of the Gospel of Saint Matthew." and other works, which were received with Matthew," and other works, which were received with favour. Died in 1663.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dick'son, (JAMES,) an English botanist, born in 1738. He published, besides other works, a "Collection of Dried Plants," (1788.) Died in 1822.

Dick'son, (SAMUEL HENRY,) an American physician and writer, born at Charleston, South Carolina, in 1798, graduated in the University of Pennsylvania in 1819. In 1878 he was appointed professor of the practice of medical processors and the practice of medical processors. 1858 he was appointed professor of the practice of medicine in the Jefferson Medical College in Philadelphia. Died in 1872.

Dicquemare, dek'mar', (Jacques François,) a French naturalist and priest, born at Havre in 1733, became professor of natural history in that city. He made discoveries in the nature and habits of Radiata and other marine animals, on which he wrote many treatises inserted in the "Journal de Physique." He also published "The Knowledge of Astronomy rendered Fasy." Died in 1880 Easy." Died in 1789.

Easy." Died in 1789.

Die'tys Cre-ten'sis, [Fr. Dictys de Crète, dèk'tèss' deh kråt,] a Greek, who is said to have followed Idomeneus to the siege of Troy, and to have written a narrative of the same. There exists in Latin prose a "History of the Trojan War," which purports to be a version of the work of Dictys, and has little literary merit. The works of Dictys and Dares were the chief channels through which the heroic legends of the Greeks and Trojans passed into the literature of the middle ages, and were passed into the literature of the middle ages, and were often printed in the fifteenth century.

See Perizonius, "Dissertatio" prefixed to Smids's edition of the poem of Dictys Cretensis, 1702.

Dictys de Crète. See DICTYS CRETENSIS.

Dic'yul, an Irish monk and geographer, wrote, about 825 A.D., a treatise "On the Measurement of the Earth," ("De Mensura Orbis Terræ,") which was published by

Walckenaer in 1807.

Diday, de'da', (FRANÇOIS,) a Swiss painter, born at Geneva in 1812, has exhibited several Alpine landscapes.

He obtained a medal of the first class in 1841.

Diderot, ded'ro', (DENIS,) an eminent French philosopher and savant, born at Langres, in Champagne, in 1712 or 1713, was the son of a cutler, who gave him a good education. Having quitted the study of law in disgust, he went to Paris in his youth, with a ruling passion for literary pursuits. He was obliged to support himfor literary pursuits. He was obliged to support himself by teaching and translating, and passed many years in poverty and obscurity, but contented in his ample intellectual resources. About the age of thirty he married a Miss Annette Champion. In 1746 he published "Philosophic Thoughts," ("Pensées philosophiques,") which produced considerable sensation. The book was condemned to the fire by Parliament, its doctrines being thought unsound. A few years before this period he had formed a friendship with J. J. Rousseau and with D'Alembert. He was imprisoned a few months in 1749 for the publication of his "Letter on the Blind, for the Use of those who see,"

In partnership with D'Alembert, he commenced the great work on which his reputation is founded, the "Encyclopédie, ou Dictionnaire raisonné des Sciences, des Arts et Métiers." The project was one of immense labour and difficulty, and was accomplished chiefly by the ardent zeal and resolution of Diderot. He wrote the articles on ancient philosophy and on the arts and trades, (arts et métiers,) and, in conjunction with D'Alembert, supervised the other parts of the work. The first volume was issued in 1751, and attracted great attention. Its publication was suspended several times by government, and D'Alembert retired from the enterprise in 1759; but it was completed about 1765. Much complaint was made, and not without reason, of the infidel tendency of the work, and its partiality to the new philosophy. It has also other defects, arising from the incompetence and haste of some of the contributors. Catherine II. of Russia settled a handsome pension on Diderot in 1765, and invited him to her capital, which he visited in 1773; but he soon returned to Paris. He is the author of numerous works, among which are two novels, "The Nun," and "James the Fatalist," ("Jacques le Fataliste,") and two dramas, entitled "The Father of a Family," and "The Natural Son."

His "Essay on the Reigns of Claudius and Nero," chiefly devoted to the vindication—or rather eulogy chiefly devoted to the vindication—or rather eulogy—of Seneca, is esteemed by some as one of his ablest productions. He also contributed largely to some of the most popular French works of his time, such as Raynal's "Philosophic History," "L'Esprit," by Helvetius, and "The System of Nature," by D'Holbach. As a writer he displays talent and eloquence, but is deficient in judgment and taste. "He has written fine passages," says Marmontel, "but could not produce a good book." Grimm thought "he had perhaps the most encyclopedical

head that ever existed." He is regarded as the chief of the skeptical school known as Encyclopedists; and it is asserted that he was a professed atheist. But F. Genin ("Nouvelle Biographie Générale") defends him from this charge. It is said that he taught his daughter to read the Bible. In reference to this fact, Voltaire wrote, in 1767, "I am displeased with 'Tonpla," (anagram of Platon, (Plato:)) "they say he permits his daughter to be educated in the principles which he detests." The doors of the Academy were kept closed against him, although Voltaire solicited his election. He died in Paris in July, 1784.

See De Vandeul, "Notice sur Diderot;" Naiceon, "Mémoires sur Diderot, "1821: Grimm, "Correspondance;" "Vie de Diderot," prefixed to his "Select Works," ("Œuvres choisies," 2 vols.:) Carlyle, "Essay on Diderot;" Damiron, "Mémoires sur Diderot," 1852: "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1833.

Didier, (King of the Lombards.) See Desiderius. it is asserted that he was a professed atheist. But F.

Didier, (King of the Lombards.) See DESIDERIUS. Didier, de'de-à', (CHARLES,) a French writer and traveller, was born at Geneva in 1805. He has published, besides other works, "Helvetian Melodies," (1830,) and "Subterranean Rome," ("Rome souterraine," 1833; 10

editions in France.)

Did'I-us, (Julianus Severus,) a Roman emperor, born at Milan in 133 A.D., was the son of Petronius Didius Severus. He served in the army with distinction, and was made consul with Pertinax. After the murder of this emperor, in 193, the Prætorians offered the empire at public auction to the highest bidder. The chief competitors were Sulpitianus and Didius, who was immensely rich. The latter made the highest bid, (6250 drachmas for each soldier,) and was proclaimed emperor. But Septimius Severus and other generals refused to recognize him, and, after a reign of about two months, he was killed by the soldiers in his palace. Severus was his successor.

See Dion Cassius, "History of Rome;" Tillemont, "Histoire des Empereurs."

Didius, (TITUS,) a Roman general, was consul in 98

B.C., after which he gained some victories in Spain.

Dī'do, [Gr. Διδώ; Fr. DIDON, de'don',] called also

E-lis'sa or E-lī'sa, [Fr. £LISE, Δ'lèz',] a Phænician princess, celebrated as the founder and queen of Carthage. Her story forms a beautiful episode in the "Æneid" of Virgil, who commits an anachronism when represents her as a contemporary of Æneas. he represents her as a contemporary of Æneas. Tradition teaches that she was a sister of Pygmalion, King of Tyre, who put to death her husband, Acerbas or Sichæus. After this event she embarked secretly with a party of friends, and founded Carthage, in the ninth century before Christ.

See VIRGIL, "Æneid," books i., ii., and iv.

Didon. See DIDO.
Didot, de'do', (AMBROISE FIRMIN,) a son of Firmin, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1790. He was a noticed below, was born in Paris in 1790. He was a printer, engraver, and type-founder, and became in 1827 the head of the great publishing-house of Firmin Didot Frères. He published many important works, among which are the "Dictionary of the French Academy," Estienne's "Thesaurus Linguæ Græcæ," (improved,) and a "New General Biography," ("Nouvelle Biographie Générale," 46 vols., 1857-66.) The processes and specimens of this house obtained the first medal in many annual expositions many annual expositions.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Didot, (FIRMIN,) a celebrated French publisher, typographer, and engraver of types, son of François Ambroise, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1764. In 1794 he invented or improved the process of stereotype statistics which differs from that now used. He issued printing, which differs from that now used. He issued beautiful editions of Virgil and of Horace, and many other works, and translated into French verse the "Bu-colics" of Virgil and the "Idyls" of Theocritus. These versions have considerable merit. He was a chevalier of the legion of honour, and became a member of the Chamber of Deputies in 1827. He was for some time in partnership with his elder brother Pierre. His sons Ambroise, Firmin, and Hyacinthe are celebrated printers and publishers of Paris. Died in 1836.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Didot, (FRANÇOIS AMBROISE,) an eminent French printer and type-founder, born in Paris in 1730, was the son of François Didot, the first printer of this name. He son of François Didot, the first printer of this hame. The brought the art of printing to a high degree of perfection, and produced correct and elegant editions of various works. Louis XVI. employed him to print a series of French classics for the dauphin. He was succeeded in Didot, (Pierre,) a son of François Ambroise, born in

Didot, (Piérre,) a son of François Ambroise, born in 1760. He published magnificent editions of the Latin classics, called "du Louvre," ("of the Louvre.") His "Racine" was pronounced by a jury "the most perfect typographic production of all ages." He translated into verse the fourth book of Virgil's epic, and the first book of the Odes of Horace. Died in 1853.

Didron, de'drôn', (Adolphe Napoléon,) an eminent French archæologist, born at Hautvillers (Marne) in 1806. He began in 1844 to issue a periodical devoted to mediæval art and antiquities, with the title of "Annales archéologiques." His most important work is "Christian Iconography," ("Iconographie chrétienne," 1843,) which is highly prized. He died in 1867.

Didyme. See Didymus.

Did'ÿ-mus, [Gr. Δίδυμος; Fr. Didyme, de'dèm',] a

Did'ỹ-mus, [Gr. Δίδυμος; Fr. DIDYME, de'dèm',] a celebrated grammarian of Alexandria, surnamed CHAL-CEN'TERUS, born about 62 B.C., was remarkable for his fecundity as a writer. According to Seneca, he wrote four thousand treatises on various subjects, mostly frivolous, among which were inquiries respecting the native place of Homer, the mother of Æneas, and the morals of Anacreon. None of his works are extant. There were several other ancients of this name, one of whom was an Academic philosopher who wrote a work on the "Solution of Probabilities."

See Suidas, "Didymus;" W. M. Schmidt, "De Didumo Chalcentero," 1852.

Didymus of Alexandria, [Fr. Didyme d'Alexandria, de'dem' dă'lêk'sôn'dre',] a teacher of the Alexandrian Church, born about 308 A.D., lost his sight in childhood, but became eminent for his attainments in childhood, but became eminent for his attainments in theology, philosophy, and in various sciences, and numbered among his disciples Saint Jerome, Isidore, and Rufinus. He was the author of numerous works, of which four have been preserved, viz.: "On the Trinity," "On the Holy Spirit," "Against the Manicheans," and "On the Canonical Epistles." Died about 395.

See Socrates, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" Cave, "Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Historia;" FABRICTUS, "Bibliothea Graca."

Diehitsch dec'hitch, or more fully Diehitsch.

Diebitsch, dee'bitch, or, more fully, Diebitsch-Sabalkanski, dee'bitch så-bål-kån'skee, (HANS KARL FRIEDRICH ANTON,) a Russian count and field-marshal, born at Grossleippe, in Silesia, in 1785, was the son of a major-general in the Russian service, which he also entered at an early age. In 1805 he was wounded at the battle of Austerlitz. Attached to the staff of Count Wittgenstein in 1812, he performed important services, and was raised to the rank of major-general. He gave proof of skill at the battles of Dresden and Leipsic, and was made a lieutenant-general at the age of twenty-eight. In 1814 he urged the advance of the allies to Paris. About 1820 he was appointed chief of the imperial staff, and was a constant attendant on the emperor in his journeys was a constant attendant on the emperor in his journeys until the death of the latter in 1825. He took Varna from the Turks in 1828, and in the next year, being appointed general-in-chief, gained several victories, and performed the famous passage of the Balkan, which procured him the title SABALKANSKI ("Trans-Balkanian") and the rank of field-marshal. A treaty of peace was soon after signed at Adrianople. In January, 1831, he commanded the army sent to subdue the revolted Poles. commanded the army sent to subdue the revolted Poles, with whom he fought indecisive battles near Praga and Ostrolenka. His success was hindered by bad weather, sickness, etc.; and he died of cholera in June, 1831.

See Schuemberg, "Graf Diebitsch-Sabalkanski," Dresden, 1830; STURMER, "Der Tod des Grafen Diebitsch," 1832.

Diebolt, de'á'bol', ? (GEORGES,) a French statuary, born at Dijon in 1816, gained the grand prize at Paris in Died in 1861.

Diecman, deek'man, (Johann,) a German divine and philologist, born at Stade in 1647, was professor of theology at Kiel. He wrote good prefaces to five

editions of Luther's version of the Bible, and many

Naturalismo," 1683.) Died in 1720.

Diederichs, dee'deh-riks',(Johann Christian Wilhelm,) a distinguished German Orientalist, born at Pyrmont in 1750, became professor of Oriental languages at Königsberg in 1780. He published a Hebrew grammar, and other works. Died in 1781.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Diedo, de-ā'do, (G1ACOMO,) an Italian historian, born in Venice in 1684, published a "History of the Republic of Venice," (1751,) which is esteemed for its style and just reflections. Died in 1748.

Diefenbach, dee'fen-bāk', (LORENZ,) a German philologist, born at Ostheim (Hesse) in 1806, published works entitled "On Life, History, and Language," (1835,) "Celtica," (5 vols., 1839-42.) a "Comparative Lexicon of the Indo-Germanic Languages," (1846-51,) and several small poems. Died in 1883. small poems. Died in 1883

Dieffenbach, deef fen-bak, (ERNST,) a German naturalist, born at Giessen in 1811, visited New Zealand, and wrote "Travels in New Zealand," (1843.)

Dieffenbach, (Johann Friedrich,) a skilful Prussian surgeon, born at Königsberg in 1792. He graduated in 1822, and settled in Berlin, where he practised surgery and soon acquired a wide reputation. About 1832 he became professor in the University of Berlin. He was very skilful in the formation of artificial noses, lips, etc., and in the cure of strabismus. His chief work is "Operative Surgery," ("Die operative Chirurgie," 1844-48.) Died in 1847.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Diego de Yepes, de-ā'go dà yā'pês, a Spanish historian and prelate, born near Toledo in 1531, was confessor to Philip II. Died in 1614.

Diel, deel, (AUGUST FRIEDRICH ADRIAN.) a German pomologist and physician, born at Gladenbach in 1756. He wrote a "Systematic Nomenclature or Description of the Finest (vorzüglichsten) Fruits of Germany," (1818,)

of the Finest (vorziiglichsten) Fruits of Germany," (1818,) and other works on pomology. Died in 1833.

Diel du Parquet, (JACQUES.) See DUPARQUET.

Dielhelm, deel'hêlm, (JOHANN HERMANN.) a German antiquary, born at Frankfort-on-the-Main. He published "The Antiquary of the Rhine," (1739.) and a "Dictionary of all the Rivers of Germany," (1741.) Died in 1764.

Diemen, van, van dee'men, (ANTHONY.) a Dutch officer, born at Kuilenburg in 1593, went to India as a cadet, and rose rapidly from grade to grade. In 1631, as admiral, he conducted the fleet to Holland, and in 1636 was appointed Governor-General of the Dutch East 1636 was appointed Governor-General of the Dutch East Indies, which he governed with ability until his death. In 1642 he sent out an exploring expedition under Abel Tasman, who discovered the island of Van Diemen. Died at Batavia in 1645.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Diemerbroeck, van, van dee'mer-brook', (ISBRAND,) a skilful Dutch physician, born at Montfort in 1609, became professor of medicine and anatomy in the University of Utrecht, of which he was twice chosen rector. He published able treatises on Anatomy, on the Plague, and other diseases. His "Anatome Corporis Humani" appeared in 1672, and was often reprinted. Died in 1674.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Dien, de'an', (CLAUDE MARIE FRANÇOIS,) a French engraver, born in Paris in 1787, obtained the first medals in 1838 and 1848. Among his works are a "Holy Family," after Raphael, and a "Madonna," after Murillo.

Diepenbeck, van, van dee'pen-bek', written also Diepenbeke, (ABRAHAM,) an eminent Dutch historical painter, born at Bois-le-Duc about 1606, was one of the best scholars of Rubens. He was chosen director of best scholars of Rubens. He was chosen director of the Academy of Antwerp in 1641, and acquired a high reputation by his skill in composition and colouring. He also excelled in painting on glass, and made many designs for the booksellers. Among his chief works is a series of fifty-eight designs, called "The Temple of the Muses," a "Life of Saint Paul," on glass, at Antwerp, and a "Virgin and Child," in oil, at Berlin. Died in 1675.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Diepenbeke. See DIEPENBECK.

Dièreville, de-air vel', a French traveller, born in Normandy, made a voyage in 1699 to Acadia, (Nova Scotia,) and, after his return in 1700, published a Description of that region. Tournefort, the botanist, named the genus Dierevilla in honour of him.

Dieringer, dee'ring-er, (FRANZ XAVER,) a German Catholic theologian, born at Rangendingen in 1811, became professor of theology at Bonn about 1843.

Dies, deess, (Albrecht,) a German landscape-painter, born at Hanover in 1755, studied in Rome, and settled in Vienna. Died in 1822.

Dies, (GASPAR.) See DIAZ.

Dies, (GASPAR.) See DIAZ.

Diesbach, von, fon dees'båk, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,)
an Austrian general, born at Freyburg in 1677, was made a field-marshal in 1723. Died in 1751.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Diesbach, von, (NICHOLAS,) an able Swiss statesman, born at Berne in 1430, was employed about 1470 to negotiate with Louis XI. of France. Died in 1475.

Dieskau, von, fon dees'kow, (Ludwig August,) a

German officer in the French service, went in 1755 to Quebec as maréchal-de-camp. He was wounded and taken prisoner by the British and colonial troops near Fort Edward, in Washington county, New York. Died near Paris in 1767.

Dī-es'pĭ-ter, a surname of JUPITER, which see. Diest, deest, (Heinrich,) a German theologian and

Hebrew scholar, born at Altena in 1595; died in 1673.

Diest, van, van deest, (ADRIAN,) a Dutch landscapepainter, born at the Hague in 1655, worked in England. Died in 1704.

Diesterweg, dees'ter-ŵêc', (FRIEDRICH ADOLPH WILHELM,) a German teacher, born at Siegen in 1790, taught at Berlin, and wrote many educational works. He died in 1866.

Dieterichs, (Joachim Friedrich Christian,) a German writer on veterinary science, born at Stendal in

Dieterici, (KARL FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a Prussian economist and statistician, born in Berlin in 1790. became a privy councilor in 1831. In 1834 he obtained a chair of political economy in Beilin, and in 1844 was appointed director of the national bureau of statistics. He published, among other works, "Statistics of the Principal Objects of Commerce and Consumption in Prussia," etc., (1842-51,) and a work called "Public Welfare in the Prussian States," ("Der Volkswohlstand im Preussischen Staate," (1846.) Died in 1859.

Dietmat, deet'mär, or Dietmar von Ast, deet'mär

fon åst, a German minnesinger of great merit, lived about

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Dietrich, dee'trik, (Albrecht,) a German botanist of the present age, became professor of botany in the University of Berlin. He published a "Flora of the Kingdom of Prussia," ("Flora Regni Borussici," 1833-44.)

Dietrich, written also Ditrich and Dietricy, de-

treet'see, (CHRISTIAN WILHELM ERNST OF JOHANN WILHELM ERNST,) an excellent German painter, born at Weimar in 1712. He was a pupil of Alexander Thiele, and was patronized in the early part of his career by Augustus, King of Poland, who enabled him to visit Rome about 1744. Having returned to Dresden, he gained a high reputation by his skill in imitating various masters in history and landscape. His touch is broad and mellow, and the verdure of his landscapes rivals that of Claude. Among his finest works is an "Adoration of the Magi." He also produced many etchings of historical subjects. He was chosen professor in the Academy of Dresden in 1763. Died at Dresden in 1774. See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" J. F. Linck, "Monographie der von dem vormals königlich Polnischen Hofmaler, C. W. E. Dietrich," etc., Berlin, 1846.

Dietrich, (David Nathanael Friedrich,) a German botanist, and director of the botanic garden of Jena, was born near Jena in 1800. Among his works are a "Flora of Germany," (7 vols., 1833-51,) and an "Encyclopædia of Plants," with engravings, (1841-51.)

Dietrich, (FRIEDRICH GOTTLIEB,) a German horticulturist, born in 1768. He published a "Dictionary of

Botany and Gardening," (10 vols., 1802-10,) and other works. Died at Eisenach in 1850.

Dietrich or Dieterich, dee'teh-Rik, (JOHANN CON-RAD.) a German philologist and historian, eminent for learning, was born at Butzbach in 1612. He became professor of Greek at Giessen in 1653, and was author of numerous Latin works, among which are a "History of the German Emperors of Saxon Race," (1666,) and "Greece in Exile," ("Græcia exulans.") Died in 1669.

Dietrich de deb dee'trik (PHILIPPE Eptimble)

Dietrich, de, deh dee'trik, (Philippe Frédéric,)
BARON, a mineralogist, born at Strasburg in 1748, held several civil offices, among which was that of mayor of his native city. He translated into French Scheele's chemical treatise on air and fire, and wrote a valuable "Description of the Deposits of Ore and the Forges of France," (3 vols., 1786–1800.) He was guillotined at Paris by the Jacobins in 1793. Rouget de Lisle lodged in the house of Dietrich when he wrote the "Marseillaise" hymn.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Dietrichstein, von, fon dee'tRik-stīn', (ADAM,) a

German diplomatist, born in 1527, was employed by the emperor Maximilian. Died in 1590.

Dietrichstein, von, (FRANZ,) PRINCE, a son of the preceding, was born at Madrid in 1570. He became a calculated and precident of the course of the cour cardinal, and president of the council of state of the Emperor of Germany. Died in 1636.

See his Life, by Voigt, 1792; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dietricy. See DIETRICH.
Dietzsch, deetsh, (JOHANN CHRISTOPH,) a German landscape-painter, born at Nuremberg in 1710; died in

landscape-painter, both at Nutemberg in 1710, died in 1769.

Dieu, de, deh de-uh', (Louis,) a Dutch Protestant minister and Orientalist, born at Flushing in 1590. In 1619 he became assistant professor in the Walloon College, Leyden. He wrote a "Grammar of the Hebrew, Syriac, and Chaldaic Languages," (1628,) "Rudiments of the Persian Tongue," (1639,) and several commentaries on Scripture, ("Critica Sacra," 1693.) His Persian Grammar was for a long time the only one existing in Europe. Died in 1642. His father, Daniel, was an eloquent minister of Brussels and Flushing, and a good eloquent minister of Brussels and Flushing, and a good linguist.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" POLYANDER, "L. de Dieu Oratio funebris," 1643.

Dieu, de, deh de-uh', ? (SAINT-JEAN,) a devout Portuguese, born at Monte-Major-el-Novo in 1495, was a shepherd at the age of forty, when he consecrated him-self to works of charity. In 1540 he opened a house in Granada for the reception of the indigent sick, which was the origin of the order of charity since widely propagated. He died in 1550, and was canonized by

propagated. He died in 1550, and was canonized by the pope in 1690.

Dieudonné, de-uh'do'nà', [Lat. A De'o Da'tus or De'us De'dit,] I., was elected pope in 614 A.D. as successor to Boniface IV. He was a native of Rome. He died in 618 or 617, and was succeeded by Boniface V.

Dieudonné II., elected pope in 672, was a Roman by birth. He died in 677.

Dieudonné, de-uh'do'nà', (Jacques Augustin,) a

French sculptor and engraver of medals, born in Paris

Dieulafoy, de-uh'la'fwa', (Joseph Marie Armand), a French dramatist, born at Toulouse in 1762, wrote suc-

Dieve, van, van dee'veh, (Peter,) a Flemish historian, born at Louvain in 1536; died in 1591.

Diez, deets, (FRIEDRICH CHRISTIAN,) a German professor, regarded as the founder of Romance (Romanisch) ressor, regarted as the founder of Romanice (Nomanisch) philology, was born at Giessen in 1794. He produced in 1825 a work on Provençal poetry, "Beiträge zur Kenntniss der Romantischen Poesie," and in 1829 "The Life and Works of the Troubadours." He was appointed professor of modern literature in Bonn in 1830, and published a "Grammar of the Romanice Language," ("Grammatik der Romanischen Sprachen," 1842.)

Diezel or Diez. See Tetzel.

Dig'by, (Sir EVERARD,) an English Catholic, born in

works. The son was knighted in 1603. Hume says "he was as highly esteemed and beloved as any man in England." In 1605 he was induced by mistaken zeal to become an accomplice in the Gunpowder Plot, to which he contributed largely in money, arms, etc. For this crime he was tried and executed in 1606.

See Hume's "History of England."

Digby, (GEORGE,) Earl of Bristol, son of John Digby, noticed below, was born in Madrid in 1612. He was remarkable for his inconsistency in politics. At the trial of Strafford he deserted from the popular party to that of the court. As a royalist he was exiled, and went to France and Spain, where he became a Catholic.
After the restoration he returned home, and sat in the House of Lords, having inherited his father's title of earl. Among his rash and violent actions was his impeachment of Lord Clarendon, in 1663, which impaired his own credit. He published several letters, and "Elvira," a comedy. Died in 1676. Horace Walpole speaks of him as "a singular person, whose life was contradiction."

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Digby, (Sir Henry,) an English admiral, born about 1770; died in 1843.

Digby, (John,) Earl of Bristol, born in 1580, was descended from a Warwickshire family. He was knighted in 1606, sent as ambassador to Spain in 1611, and to the Emperor of Germany in 1621. The next year he was employed by James I. to negotiate a marriage between the king's son Charles and the Infanta of Spain, and was created Earl of Bristol. His efforts for the Spanish match were frustrated by the Duke of Buckingham. Hume represents Digby as an able negotiator. He was the author of several minor poems. He favoured the cause of Charles I. in the civil war, was exiled, and died in

Paris in 1653.

See Hume, "History of England;" Gardiner, "History of England from 1603 to 1616," chaps. x., xi.

Digby, (Sir Kenelm,) F.R.S., an English courtier and author, son of Sir Everard, noticed above, was born in Buckinghamshire in 1603. In the reign of Charles I. he was gentleman of the bedchamber, and filled other backs and the formula have the street by the street of the formula have the street. high offices. He married the famous beauty Venetia Anastasia Stanley. In the civil war he favoured the royalist cause, and retired to France, where he associated with Descartes and other learned men. He was reputed to be versed in occult philosophy, on which and other subjects he wrote numerous treatises. Among these are a "Treatise on the Nature of Bodies," (1644,) "Institutiones Peripatetica," (1651,) "The Body and Soul of Man," and "Chemical Secrets." "He possessed," says Lord Clarendon, "all the advantages which nature and art and an excellent education could give him." the restoration he returned to England, where he died in 1665.

See "Private Memoirs of Sir Kenelm Digby," by himself, 1827; "Biographia Britannica."

Digeon, de'zhon', (Alexandre Élisabeth Michel,) a French general and viscount, born in Paris in 1771. For his conduct at Austrilitz he received the badge of the legion of honour in 1805. As general of brigade he was sent to Spain in 1808, and in 1812 was appointed commandant of Córdova and Jaen. He became a general of division in 2002. Died in 2006

Digges, digz, (Sir Dudley,) a son of Sir Thomas Digges, born in 1583, was eminent as a politician and a writer. He went as ambassador to Russia in 1618, and in 1621 was elected to Parliament, where he dischard a significant of the rights of the records. played talents and zeal for the rights of the people. He wrote a "Defence of the East India Trade," (1615,) "Political Discourses," and "The Complete Ambassador," (1655,) a collection of diplomatic letters respecting the marriage between Elizabeth and the Duke of Anjou.

Died in 1639.

Digges, (DUDLEY,) a son of the preceding, born about 1612, wrote a tract on "The Unlawfulness of Subjects taking Arms against their Sovereign." Died in 1643.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Dig'by, (Sir Everard.) an English Catholic, born in 1581, inherited a fortune from his father, Everard Digby, who was author of "Theoria Analytica" and other learned He wrote "Tectonicum," (a work on mensuration, 1556,)

a military treatise named "Stratioticos," and a few other ingenious works. Died about 1574.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Digges, (LEONARD,) grandson of the preceding, and son of Thomas Digges, born in 1588, translated from the Latin Claudian's "Rape of Proserpine," and from the Spanish a work named "Gerardo." The author of "Athenæ Oxonienses" says he was "a great master of the English language, a good poet, and no mean orator."

Died in 1635.

Digges, (Thomas,) the son of Leonard, (the first of that name,) and father of Sir Dudley Digges, was one of the greatest geometers of his time. After graduating at Oxford, he was appointed commissary-general of the troops sent by Queen Elizabeth to aid the Dutch. He edited his father's works, and wrote several original treatises, viz., a "Description of the Celestial Orbs," (1992,) a "Treatise on Military Arithmetic," (1599,) and "England's Defence." Died in 1595.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Dilherr, dil'hêr, (JOHANN MICHAEL,) a German philologist and Protestant divine, born at Themar (Saxe-Meiningen) in 1604. He wrote many learned works on

Dilke, dilk, (CHARLES WENTWORTH,) an English editor and critic, born in 1789. He edited in 1814 a collection of old English plays, (6 vols.) About 1830 he purchased the "Athenæum," of which he became editor, and which he rendered a flourishing and able literary journal. He retired from that position in 1846, and was

manager of the "Daily News" until 1849. Died in 1864.

Dilke, (CHARLES WENTWORTH,) a son of the preceding, born in 1810. As a member of the executive committee, he rendered important services in the Great

Exhibition of 1851. Died in May, 1869.

Dilke, (Sir Charles Wentworth,) an English in 1843. He was educated at Trinity Hall, Cambridge, and was called to the bar in 1866. He then travelled for two years in America, Asia, Australia, and New Zealand, publishing after his return his well-known and popular work "Greater Britain." He was elected to the House of Commons as member for Chelsea in the Radical interest in 1868, and again in 1874 and 1880. From May, 1880, he was under secretary for foreign affairs in Mr. Gladstone's government, until in December, 1882, he was taken into the cabinet as president of the local government board. Heisproprietor of the "Athenæum," and "Notes and Queries."

Dilkes, (WILLIAM THOMAS,) a British general, born in 1765; died in 1841.

Dillen, [Lat. DILLE'NIUS,] (JOHANN JAKOB,) an emi-Dillen, [Lat. DILLE'NIUS,] [JOHANN JAKOB,) an eminent botanist, born at Darmstadt in 1687. He came over to London in 1721, and was professor of botany at Oxford from 1728. Died in 1747. Among his works are "Hortus Elthamensis," (1732,) and a "History of Mosses," (1741.)

Dillen, (PHILIPP EVERHARD,) a German physician, born at Darmstadt in 1644, was the father of Johann Jakob, noticed above. Died in 1720.

Dillens, (HENRI,) a Belgian painter of history and genue, horn at Ghent in 1812.

genre, born at Ghent in 1812.

Dillis, von, (GEORG,) a German artist, born in Upper Bavaria in 1759, became teacher of landscape painting in the Academy at Munich. Died in 1841.

Dillman, (CHRISTIAN FRIEDRICH AUGUST,) a Ger-

man theologian and orientalist, born at Illingen in 1823. He is professor of Old Testament exegesis at Berlin.

Dil'lon, (ARTHUR,) COUNT, born in Roscommon county, Ireland, in 1670, was the third son of Theobald, Lord Dillon, who fought for James II. in the civil war of 1688. He entered the service of Louis XIV, of France, as colonel, at the age of twenty, gained a rapid promotion by his brilliant conduct, and became a lieutenant-general at thirty-six. He was employed under Marshal Villars in 1708, and under Marshal Berwick in 1709. In the last year he commanded in chief a corps, and gained a victory near Briançon. He died in 1733.

His son JAMES was killed at the battle of Fontenoy in

1745. Another son, EDWARD, fell at Laufeld. ARTHUR

RICHARD, the youngest, became Archbishop of Toulouse, and then of Narbonne, and was twice president of the General Assembly of the French clergy.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dillon, de'lon', (Arthur,) Count, a French general, born in 1750, was the grandson of Count Arthur, noticed above. He commanded a regiment in the West Indies in 1777, and took part in the capture of Grenada, Tobago, and Saint Christopher. He was governor of Tobago when he was chosen a deputy to the States-General in 1789. In 1792 he was appointed to the command of a corps-d'armée under Dumouriez, and, although he was disaffected towards the new régime, he consented to defend France from foreign invasion, and obtained some successes in the forest of Argonne. He was recalled in 1793, imprisoned, and perished on the scaffold in April, 1794.

See DE Courcelles, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français."

Dillon, (JACQUES VINCENT MARIE DE LACROIX,) born at Capua, in Italy, in 1760, was of Irish descent. Having studied engineering, he was appointed professor of arts and trades in Paris. He displayed his skill as an engineer in the construction of the Pont des Arts, the first iron bridge made in France, and was chosen chief

engineer of bridges and roads. Died in 1807.
Dil'lon, (JOHN TALBOT,) an English traveller, resided many years in Vienna, where he was created a baron of the empire. He wrote "Travels through Spain," (1780.)

Died in 1806.

Dil'lon, (Peter,) a British navigator, who, in 1827, visited Vanikoro and found evidence that La Pérouse was wrecked there. Died in 1847.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dillon, (ROGER HENRI,) ABBÉ, born at Bordeaux in 1762, was a brother of Arthur, noticed above. He published a "Universal History," (10 vols., 1822,) and other works. Died in 1829.

Dillon, de, deh de'lon', (Théobald, Count, a brother of Arthur Dillon, was born in Dublin about 1744. He entered the French army at an early age, and obtained the grade of maréchalde.camp in 1782. He favoured the grade of maréchal-de-camp in 1783. He favoured the popular cause in the Revolution, and served under Rochambeau on the frontier of Flanders. While moving his division from Lille to Tournay, in April, 1792, he met a division of the enemy, and, in obedience to the orders of his superiors, declined a battle. A panic seized his soldiers, who ascribed his conduct to treachery and fled in confusion to Lille, abandoning their cannon. During this retreat, or on the arrival at Lille, he was massacred by his own mutinous troops.

See DE COURCELLES, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français."

Dillon Wentworth. See Roscommon, Earl of.
Dill'wyn, (Lewis W.,) an English naturalist, born in
1778. He published a "Synopsis of British Confervæ,"
(1802-09,) and (with D. Turner) "The Botanist's Guide
through England and Wales." Died in 1855.
Dil'worth, (Thomas,) an English school-teacher of
Wapping, published several popular school-books, among
which were an "Arithmetic" and a "Spelling-Book."
Died in 1780.

Died in 1780.

Dims'dale, (THOMAS,) M.D. and F.R.S., an eminent Dims'dale, (Thomas,) M.D. and F.R.S., an emment English physician, born in Essex in 1712, practised at Hertford. Having gained distinction by inoculation for the small-pox, he was invited to Russia about 1768 by the empress Catherine, who rewarded his professional services to her by the titles of baron and first physician and a pension of £500 per annum. He returned to England, and published, in 1776, a treatise on "Inoculation." He afterwards became a London banker, and a member of Parliament. Died in 1800 a member of Parliament. Died in 1800. See "Biographie Médicale."

Dī-nar'ehus or Deī-nar'ehus, [Gr. Δείναρχος; Fr. Dīnarque, de'nārk',] a Greek orator, born at Corinth about 360 B.C. About the year 335 he removed to Athens, and connected himself with the Macedonian party and Demetrius Phalereus. He gained a high repuparty and Demertius Financieus. The gained a fingli reputation for eloquence by writing arguments, especially when Demosthenes and other orators were in exile. Accused in 307 of an attempt to subject Athens to the Macedonian yoke, he fled to Chalcis, where he remained fifteen years, and then returned to Athens, 292 B.C. He is reckoned the last of the ten Athenian orators. Three He only of his orations are extant, of which one is against Demosthenes for his transactions with Harpalus.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Plutarch, "Vitæ Decem Oratorum;" J. G. Adler, "Dissertatio de Dinarchi Oratoris Vita e: Dictione."

Dinarque. See DINARCHUS.

Dinaux, de'nō', (ARTHUR MARTIN,) a French anti-quary and writer, born at Valenciennes in 1795. He published, among other works, "The Trouvères, Jugglers, and Minstrels of the North of France," (1833-43.) and furnished articles for Michaud's "Biographie Universelle.'

Dindorf, din'dorf, (Ludwig,) a German philologist, born in 1805. He published good editions of Xenophon, Diodorus Siculus, and other Greek authors. He assisted his brother Wilhelm as editor of the series of Greek

classics published by Firmin Didot, Paris.

Dindorf, (WILHELM,) a distinguished German philologist, born at Leipsic in 1802, was a son of a professor of Oriental languages. From 1828 to 1833 he was professor of literary history in Leipsic, after which he was associated with his brother Ludwig and M. Hase in the renovation of Stephanus's Greek "Thesaurus." He produced an excellent edition of Demosthenes for the University of Oxford, (1849,) and commentaries on Æschylus, Sophocles, and Euripides. Died in 1883.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Dinez da Cruz. See Diniz da Cruz.

Dinez da Cruz. See Diniz da Cruz.

Dineé, dân'zhâ', (Antoine,) a French littérateur of great learning, born at Orléans in 1759. According to Villenave, he was the author of several popular works which appeared under the name of J. R. Désormeaux, viz., "History of the House of Bourbon," "Life of Condé," etc. He published several poems, one of which is called "Henry IV. on the Pont-Neuf," (1818.)

He left voluminous manuscripts, among which are a He left voluminous manuscripts, among which are a "Universal Biography," numerous poems, and various other works. Died in 1832.

Dingelstedt, ding'el-stêt', (FRANZ,) a German poet, born at Halsdorf, in Hesse, in 1814. He acquired much

popularity among the German Liberals by his political poems called "Lieder eines kosmopolitischen Nachtwächters," ("Songs of a Cosmopolitan Night-Watch," 1840.) In 1843 he received from the King of Würtemberg the title of councillor, and the office of librarian at Stuttgart. He published several novels, one of which is called "Heptameron," (1841,) and a successful tragedy, entitled "The House of Barneveldt," (1850.) Among his later poems is "Night and Morning," (1851.) In 1871 he was appointed director of the Burg Theatre at

Ding'ley, (ROBERT,) an English writer and Puritan minister, born about 1620; died in 1659.

Dini, dee'nee, (PIETRO,) an Italian scholar and pre-

late, born at Florence about 1570; died in 1625.

Diniz, de-nez', anglicized as Den'nis or Den'is I.,
King of Portugal, born in 1261, was the son of Alfonzo III. He ascended the throne at the age of eighteen, and married Elizabeth of Aragon in 1282. The kingand married Elizabeth of Aragon in 1292. The king-dom prospered under his wise government. In 1290 he founded the University of Lisbon. He built many cities and fortresses, and planted the forest of Leiría, which, two centuries later, furnished materials for the naval power of Portugal. He was reputed the most liberal and magnificent prince of his time. He died in 1325, and was succeeded by his son, Alfonzo IV.

See FARIA v SOUZA, "Europa Portugueza;" Schoeffer, "History of Portugal," (in German,) 5 vols.

Diniz (de-nêz') or Dinez da Cruz, de-nêz' dâ krooz, (Antonio,) a Portuguese lyric poet and lawyer, born at Castello de Vide in 1730. He was a good classical scholar, and associated himself with some friends to form the Society of Arcadians in Lisbon, which made successful efforts to improve the language and literary taste of the nation. In 1759 he composed an admired ode on the subject of an attempt against the life of the king. He afterwards wrote epistles, sonnets, idyls, and a mockheroic poem entitled "Goupillon." Some critics esti-

century. He was a member of the supreme council of the colonies. He died at Rio de Janeiro about 1798.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Din'nieë, (Anna Peyre,) an American poetess, a daughter of Judge Shackleford, of South Carolina, was married in 1830 to J. C. Dinnies. She published a volume of poems called "The Floral Year," (1846.) Her nom-de-plume was "Moina."

See Griswold's "Female Poets of America."

Dino, dee'no, [Lat. Di'NUS,] a famous Italian jurist, born at Mugello. He was professor of law in Bologna, and was employed by Boniface VIII. in the compilation of the sixth book of "Decretals." Died in 1303.

Dinocourt, de'no'koor', (Pierre Théophile Ro-Bert,) a French writer, was born at Doullens in 1791. His "Cours de Morale sociale" ("Lectures on Social Morality") obtained the Montyon prize in 1840. Died in 1862.

Dinocrate. See DINOCRATES.

Di-noc'ra-tēš or Dei-noc'ra-tēš, [Gr. Δεινοκράτης; Fr. Dinocrate, de'no'krāt',] an eminent Greek architect, who lived in the time of Alexander the Great, and proposed to cut Mount Athos into a statue of that prince which should hold in one hand a large city. Alexander employed him in the building of Alexandria, about 332 E.C. It is said that he rebuilt the temple of Ephesus, burnt by Erostratus.

See PLUTARCH, "Alexander."

Dinocrates, a profligate Messenian politician, was an enemy of Philopæmen, for whose death he was chiefly responsible. He killed himself in 182 B.C.

Di'non, [Δείνων οτ Δίνων,] a Greek historian, lived in the fourth century B.C. He wrote a "History of Persia."

Di-nos'tra-tus, [Gr. Δεωδστρατος; Fr. DINOSTRATE, de'no'stratt',] a Greek geometer, who lived about 400 B.C. His works are all lost. According to Proclus, he was a service of Distance. pupil of Plato.

pupil of Plato.

Dinoth, de'not', (RICHARD,) a French Protestant historian, born at Coutances, wrote "De Bello Civili Gallico," (1582.) Died about 1590.

Dinouart, dee'noo-ar', (Joseph Antoine Toussaint,) a mediocre French compiler and translator, born at Amiens in 1716; died in 1786.

born at Amiens in 1716; died in 1786.

Dinter, din'ter, (GUSTAV FRIEDRICH,) a meritorious German teacher and writer on education, was born at Borna, in Saxony, in 1760. He became minister of a church at Görnitz in 1807, and professor of theology in Königsberg in 1822. He laboured zealously to promote reforms in popular instruction, and published many popular books, among which are "Malvina, a Book for Mothers," (1819,) and a "Bible for the Use of Schoolmasters," ("Schullehrerbibel," 1825–28.) Died in 1831.

See his Autobiography, "G. F. Dinter's Leben," 1829.

Dinus. See DINO.

Dinus. See DINO.
Din-wid'die, (ROBERT,) born in Scotland about 1690 was Governor of Virginia from 1752 to 1758. He was incompetent and unpopular. Died in 1770.
Dio Cassius. See DION CASSIUS.
DI'o-clēš, [Διοκλῆς,] a Syracusan, celebrated for his code of laws, lived about 410 B.C., and was a leader of

the democratic party of Syracuse.

Diocles, a Greek poet of the old comedy, lived in

the fifth century B.C.

Diocles, a Greek geometer, of whom nothing is known except that he solved the problem of the dupli-cation of the cube. Eutocius has preserved this solution which consists in describing in a circle a curve called the "cissoid."

Dī'o-clēš Ca-rys'tĭ-us, [Δωκλης ὁ Καρύστως,] an eminent Greek physician, born in Eubeea, lived in the third century before Christ, and belonged to the sect of Dogmatics. He was ranked by the ancients next to Hippocrates. He wrote several works, of which some fragments are extant.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" A. Rivinus, "Programma de Diocle Carystio," 1655.

Diocletian, dī-o-kle'she-an, [Lat. Diocletia'nus; Fr. Diocletien, de'o'kla'te-an',] or, more fully, Cai'us Vale'rius Aure'lius Diocletia'nus, a Roman empemate him the greatest Portuguese poet of the eighteenth | ror, was born of obscure parents at Dioclea, in Dalmatia,

about 245 A.D. He entered the army young, served under Aurelian, and obtained a high command under Probus. He accompanied Carus in his expedition against Persia, and at the death of that prince, in 283, he became commander of the imperial guards of his successor, Numerianus. The latter having been assassinated by Aper, the army at Chalcedon proclaimed Diocletian emperor in 284. In 286 he adopted Maximian as his colleague in the empire, and gave him the title of Augustus. They were successful in suppressing revolts in Gaul and other parts of the empire. About 292 they nominated two Cæsars to divide the labours of the administration,—namely, Galerius and Constantius Chlorus. Diocletian reserved to himself Asia and Egypt, and fixed his court He accompanied Carus in his expedition against Persia, reserved to himself Asia and Egypt, and fixed his court at Nicomedia. He assigned Italy and Africa to Maximian, Gaul and Spain to Constantius, and Thrace and Illyricum to Galerius. The supremacy of Diocletian was recognized by the other three, and general pros-perity resulted from this arrangement. One design of this policy was to prevent the revolt of the armies in favour of their commanders, by which so many emperors had been ruined. After this division the Roman arms had been ruined. After this division the Roman arms were successful in Egypt, Persia, and Britain. In 297 a peace was made with Persia, which was maintained forty years. The Christians had enjoyed the favour and protection of Diocletian; but in 303 Galerius, by false accusations, persuaded him to issue an edict against them. This persecution, to which he unwillingly assented, is the chief error of a reign otherwise honourable and happy. In 304 he had a long attack of sickness, and in the next year he abdicated in favour of Galerius, and retired to Salona, where he turned his attention to the retired to Salona, where he turned his attention to the cultivation of a vegetable-garden, and died in 313. His political talents were superior, and entitle him to a place

among the most eminent Roman emperors.

See Tillemont, "Histoire des Empereurs;" Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Aurelius Victors, "De Cæsaribus;" J. C. Sickel, "Diocletianus et Maximinus," 1792.

Dioclétien. See DiocleTian.

Diodati, de-o-dâ'tee, or Deodati, (CHARLES,) born in London about 1608, was of Italian extraction, and a nephew of John Diodati. He was Milton's most inti-mate companion at school, and his correspondent in later years. He became a physician, and practised in Cheshire. On hearing of his death, in 1608, Milton wrote, in Latin, "Epitaphium Damonis."

Diodati, de-o-dâ'tee, (Domenico,) an Italian anti-quary, born at Naples in 1736. His principal work is an ingenious essay, "De Christo Græce loquente," (1767,) in which he endeavoured to prove that Greek was the vernacular language of Christ and the apostles.

Died in 1801.

See "Vita di D. Diodati," Naples, 1815; TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Diodati, de-o-dâ'tee, (JOHN,) a Protestant theologian, of Italian extraction, born at Geneva in 1576. He made so great progress in the study of ancient languages that Beza thought him qualified, at the age of twenty-one, to fill the chair of Hebrew in the University of Geneva. In 1609 he was chosen professor of theology, and in 1618 was deputed by the Church of Geneva to the Synod of Dort, in which he performed an important part. He made Italian and French translations of the Bible, (1644,) and a French version of Sami's "History of the Council and a French version of Sarpi's "History of the Council

and a French version of Sarpi's "History of the Council of Trent," (1621.) He also wrote several treatises against the doctrines of the Roman Church, and "Annotations on the Bible," (1607.) Died in 1649.

See Brandt, "History of the Reformation;" Senebier, "Historie littéraire de Genève;" Lipenius, "Bibliotheca Theologica," 1685; Schotel, "J. Diodati," 1844.

Diodore de Sicile. See Diodorus Siculus.

Dio-do'rus [Gr. Διόδωρος; Fr. Diodore, de'o'dor!] of Antioch, a Christian bishop and writer of high reputation, was appointed to the see of Tarsus about 375 A.D. He wrote commentaries on the Scriptures, and other works, which are all lost. works, which are all lost.

Diodorus surnamed Periege Tes, a Greek historian, lived about 320 B.C. He wrote "Περὶ δήμων."

Diodorus of Sinope, an Athenian poet of the new

comedy, lived about 350 B.C.

Diodorus of Tyre, a Peripatetic philosopher, flourished about 130 B.C. He succeeded Critolaus as the head of the Peripatetic school at Athens.

Dī-o-do'rus Cro'nus, a Greek logician and philosopher of the school of Megara, lived about 300 B.C., and was one of the masters of Zeno the Stoic. His skill in dialectics is praised by Cicero. He was the reputed

author of a famous sophism against motion.

Di-o-do'rus Sic'u-lus, [Fr. DIODORE DE SICILE, de'o'dor' deh se'sel',] often called simply **Diodorus**, an eminent historian, was born at Agyrium, in Sicily, and lived in the first century B.C. He travelled many years in Europe and Asia to collect materials for a universal history, and then settled in Rome, where he produced his "Historical Library," in Greek, ("Βιβλιοθηκη Ιστομική,") which contained, in forty books, the history of the world from the earliest times to 60 B.C. Only fifteen of these books have been preserved entire. He is supposed to have finished this history about 10 B.C. His merit as a historian is not estimated very highly, but his work supplies many important facts which would otherwise have been lest to potentiate. He is very deficient in criticism. been lost to posterity. He is very deficient in criticism and judgment.

See Farricus, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Schoell, "Histoire de la Littérature Grecque;" Heyne," De Fontibus Historiarum Diodori," 1782; DAUNOU, article on "Diodorus Siculus" in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Di-od'o-tus, [Gr. Διόδοτος; Fr. DIODOTE, de'o'dot',] a Stoic philosopher, lived at Rome, and taught dialectics to Cicero. Died in 59 B.C.

Diogène. See DIOGENES.
Diogène d'Apollonie. See DIOGENES OF APOL-LONIA

Diogène Laerce. See Diogenes Laertius.

Di-og'e-nēṣ, [Gr. Διογένης; Fr. Diogène, de'o'zhan';
It. Diogene, de-o'ja-na,] a Cynic philosopher, born at Sinope, in Asia Minor, lived for some time at Athens, Sinope, in Asia Minor, lived for some time at Athens, where he was a disciple of Antisthenes. He affected an extravagant contempt for the comforts of life and for the customs of society, and inured himself to severe privations, relying on alms for the supply of his simple wants. It is said that he lodged in a cask or tub. He was noted for witty and sarcastic sayings. When Alexander the Great visited him, and inquired, "What can I do for you?" Diogenes replied, "Stand from between me and the sun." Alluding to this interview, Juvenal thus moralizes: thus moralizes:

'Sensit Alexander testa quum vidit in illa, Magnum habitatorem, quanto felicior hic qui Nil cuperet, quam qui totum sibi posceret orbem."

Plato having defined man as a featherless biped, the Cynic plucked a fowl, and exclaimed, "Behold the man of Plato!" It is stated that he was taken by pirates and exposed for sale in the market of Crete, and, being asked what he could do, he replied, "I can govern men: therefore sell me to some one who needs a master." He was purchased by Xeniades, a rich citizen of Corinth, by whom he was kindly treated. He is said to have died in 323 B.C., aged about ninety. If he wrote any works, as some assert, they have not been preserved.

See Lucian, "Cynicus," and "Dialogues of the Dead;" Gri-Maldi, "La Vita di Diogene Cinico," 1777; RITTER, "History of Philosophy;" G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy."

Diogenes of Apollonia, [Fr. Diogene d'Apollonie, de'o'zhan' da'po'lo'ne',] a Greek philosopher, born in Crete, was a disciple of Anaximenes, and was probably born about 500 B.C. He taught philosophy at Athens, and wrote a work on cosmology, of which Diogenes Laertius has preserved a fragment. Like his teacher, he considered air as the first principle of all

See G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy;" RITTER, "History of Philosophy."

Diogenes THE BABYLONIAN, an eminent Stoic philosopher, was a native of Seleucia. He studied under Chrysippus at Athens, and became the master of the Stoic school in that city. He was associated with Carneades in a memorable embassy to Rome in 155 B.C. He wrote on various subjects, but his works are not extant. See C. F. Thierri, "Dissertatio de Diogene Babylonico," 1830.

^{*} Literally, "When Alexander beheld the noble dweller in that tub, [i.e. the tub of Diogenes.] he perceived (or felt) how much happier [was] he who desired nothing, than he who demanded for himself the whole world."

Diogenes of Tarsus, a Greek Epicurean philosopher,

Diogenes of Tarsus, a Greek Epicurean philosopher, is supposed to have lived in the first or second century before Christ. His works are lost.

Di-og'e-nēš La-er'tĭ-us, (la-er'she-us.) [Gr. Διογένης ὁ Λαέρτιος; Fr. Diogέne Laerce, de'o'zhḥn' lắ'ḥrss',] a Greek author, who was so called because he was born at Laertes, in Cilicia. Some suppose that he lived in the reign of Severus or Caracalla, 211-235 A.D.; but nothing is known of his history, except that he wrote a very important work on the lives and doctrines of the ancient philosophers. He evidently lacked the critical ability philosophers. He evidently lacked the critical ability and judgment to do justice to such an enterprise; but at the same time he has collected and preserved valuable contributions to the history of philosophy. The title of it is "Βίοι καὶ Γνῶμαι τῶν ἐν Φιλοσοφία εὐδοκιμησώντων." He appears to have been a mere compiler, who knew little about the principles of philosophy. His work is neither well planned nor well digested; but it contains valuable extracts from works which are lost.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" KLIPFEL, "De Diogenis Laërtii Vita et Scriptis," 1831; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Diogo Bernardes. See BERNARDES.
Diomed and Diomède. See DIOMEDES.
Di-o-me'dēs, often anglicized Dī'o-mēde and Dī'-

o-med, [Gr. Διομήδης; Fr. DΙΟΜΕDE, de'o'mad',] a hero of the early Grecian legends, was a son of Tydeus, and is hence called Tydi'des. He became King of Argos, and acted a prominent part in the siege of Troy. He was accounted the bravest of the Grecian chiefs next to Achilles, and was a favourite of Minerva. According to Homer, he was so audacious as to attack Mars himself. His adventures after the capture of Troy are variously related.

Diomedes, [Eng. Dt'OMEDE,] a king of the Bistones, in Thrace, is said to have fed his horses on human flesh. He was killed by Hercules.

Di-om'o-don, [Διομέδων,] an able Athenian general, who appears first in history in 412 B.C. He then commanded a fleet which defeated the Chians and recovered Lesbos. In 411 he declared for the democracy, and promoted the recall of Alcibiades from exile. He was one of the ten generals appointed in place of Alcibiades in 407, and contributed to the victory at Arginusæ. Soon after this event he was unjustly put to death, in 405 B.C.

See XENOPHON, "Hellenica."

Di'on [Gr. Δίων] of Syracuse, an eminent statesman and patriot, born about 410 B.C., inherited from his father Hipparinus an immense fortune. His sister Aristomache this connection and his own merit acquired much influence at court. The lessons of Plato, who was then teaching in Syracuse, made so deep an impression on him that he became an intimate friend and one of the most eminent disciples of that philosopher. Soon after the accession of Dionysius the Younger, Dion persuaded him to invite Plato again to the Syracusan court. The courtiers of the young king, the companions of his vicious pleasures, who were jealous of Dion's influence and were reproved by his pure example, prevailed on their master to banish him. Dion retired to Athens, where he was received with the greatest honour. When he learned that Dionysius had confiscated his estate and forced his wife to marry another man, he resolved to avenge himself and to liberate Syracuse by an appeal to arms. In 357, against the advice of Plato, he led a small body of soldiers to Syracuse, which he entered without resistance, seconded by the popular favour. By the intrigues of Heraclides, an unscrupulous demagogue, Dion was expelled for a time; but he was soon recalled. He was assassinated by Calippus about 354 B.C. Plutarch has thought him worthy to be the subject of a comparison with Marcus Brutus, the noble Roman.

See Grote, "History of Greece," part ii. chap. lxxxiv.; Plutarch, "Lives;" Cornelius Neros, "Dion;" Diodorus Sicu-

Lus, books xv. and xvi.

Dion or Dio surnamed Chrys'ostom, ("Golden-mouthed,") born at Prusa, in Bithynia, about the middle of the first century, was a Greek sophist or rhetorician. He was living in Moldavia when Domitian was killed,

the favour of Nerva and Trajan, the latter of whom gave him a seat in his chariot when he made a triumphal entry into Rome. About eighty of his orations are extant, the chief merit of which is beauty and simplicity of style.

See L. ÉTIENNE, "Dio Philosophus," 1849; BRECQUIGNY, "Vies des Orateurs Grecs;" Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Philostratus, "Vitæ Philosophorum."

Dī'on Cas'sĭ-us (kash'e-us) or Dio Cassius, or, more fully, Cas'sius Di'on Cocceia'nus, (kok-se-yā'nus,) an eminent historian, born at Nicæa, in Bithynia, about A.D., was the son of a Roman senator, and descended by his mother from Dion Chrysostom. He lived in Rome, was a senator in the reign of Commodus, and governor of Smyrna and Pergamos under Macrinus. By the favour of Alexander Seve'rus, he was elected consul with that emperor in 229 A.D. He wrote in Greek several works, the principal of which is his "History of Rome" ("Pagaran) (1976). μαική Ίστορία") from the arrival of Æneas in Italy to the year 229 A.D., in eighty books, of which the first thirty-five are lost except fragments, and the last twenty exist only are lost except fragments, and the last twenty exist only in the abridgment of Xiphilinus. As a historian he is esteemed for elegance of style, accuracy in dates, and diligence in search of the truth, for which his official position afforded him facilities. His work is a rich collection of documents on the later years of the republic and the first ages of the empire. His knowledge of Roman institutions was more exact and extensive than that of previous historians.

See FARRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Græca;" REIMARUS, "De Vita et Scriptis Cassii Dionis," 1752; SCHLOSSER, "Dissertation on Dion Cassius," prefixed to Lorrenz's German version of Dion, 1826; NIEBURR, "Lectures on Roman History."

Dī-o'ne, [Gr. Διώνη,] a female Titan, according to some authorities a daughter of Uranus, according to others of Oceanus or Æther. The poets feigned that she was beloved by Jupiter, by whom she became the mother of

Dionigi, de-o-nee'jee, (MARIANNA,) an Italian artist, born in Rome in 1756. She acquired skill in painting, and gave much attention to archæology, especially to the researches of Cyclopean walls. She wrote a successful work, entitled "On the Five Cities of Latium said to have been founded by Saturn," ("Sulle cinque Città del Lazio che diconsi fondate da Saturno.") Died in 1826.

Dionis, de'o'nèss', (PIERRE,) an eminent French surgeon, born in Paris, became first surgeon to the queen Maria Theresa and the dauphin. Louis XIV. appointed him professor of anatomy in the Jardin des Plantes. He possessed great learning, and wrote several excellent works, among which are a "Treatise on Operations," and a Treatise on Anatomy, ("Anatomie de l'Homme, suivant la Circulation du Sang," 1690.) Died in 1718.

See ELOV, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Dionis du Séjour, de'o'nèss' dü sà'zhoor', (ACHILLE PIERRE,) a French geometer, born in Paris in 1734. In 1765 he was admitted to the Academy of Sciences, which he enriched with many treatises on eclipses, comets, on Saturn's ring, etc. He afterwards published these collectively, with the title of "Analytical Treatise on the Apparent Motions of the Heavenly Bodies," (1786,) "which," says Nicollet, "is a monument raised to the glory of astronomy, and will form an epoch in the history of that science." Died in 1794.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dionisi, de-o-nee'see, (FILIPPO LORENZO,) an Italian antiquary and priest, born at Rome in 1712; died in

1789.

Dionisi, (Giovanni Giacomo,) an Italian philologist,

He published an edition of

Dionisi, (Giovanni Giacomo,) an Italian philologist, born at Verona in 1724. He published an edition of Dante's "Divina Commedia," 1795.) Died in 1808.

Dionysius, dī-o-nish'e-us, [Gr. Δουνόσως,] THE ELDER, [Fr. DENYS L'ANCIEN, deh-ne' lδn'se'ān',] a celebrated tyrant of Syracuse, was born about 430 B.C. The Carthaginians having invaded Sicily and threatened Syracuse, (which was then a republic,) he was appointed one of the generals; and in 405, by his artful policy, he persuaded the people to invest him with the supreme direction of the government. He confirmed his power by increasing the pay of the troops, suppressed several and by his eloquent harangue persuaded the army to by increasing the pay of the troops, suppressed several remain loyal to the senate. This act procured for him revolts, and in 397 declared war against Carthage, which

held some cities in Sicily. The fleet of Dionysius was defeated, and the victorious army of Himilco or Imilkon encamped under the walls of Syracuse; but a pestilence broke out in the besieging army, and a successful attack from the Syracusans completed their ruin. Dionysius then subjected several towns of Sicily, made some con-quests on the Italian peninsula, and became one of the most powerful princes of his time. Many anecdotes are most powerful princes of his time. Many anecdotes are related to show how suspicious he was, and what precautions he observed against personal danger, as that his bedchamber was surrounded by a wide ditch crossed by a drawbridge. His brother-in-law, Dion, persuaded him to invite Plato to his court; but the king was so offended by the philosopher's lectures that he soon sent him away, directing the captain of the ship to sell him as a slave in the first port which he should enter. Ambitious of literary fame, he sent some verses to the Olympic games; but his offerings were rejected with contempt. One of his tragedies, however, gained a prize at Athens, by which he was much elated; and, during a feast which he gave on the occasion, he died suddenly, in 367. His death was ascribed by some to

intemperance, by others to poison.

See Grote, "History of Greece," part ii. chaps. lxxxi.-lxxxiii.; Diodorus Siculus; Thorkil. Baden, "Res gestæ Dionysii Syracusii recognitæ," 1795; F. W. Roloff, "Dissertationes de Dionysiis Siciliæ Tyrannis," 1736.

Dionysius THE YOUNGER, [Fr. DENYS LE JEUNE, deh-ne' leh zhun',] a son of the preceding, succeeded him without opposition in 367 B.C. He was inferior to his father in political ability, and was early addicted to licentious habits, from which Dion endeavoured to reclaim him. Dion also prevailed on Plato to exert his eloquence for this purpose. The latter was received with hopour, and for a time seemed to exercise a beneficial honour, and for a time seemed to exercise a beneficial influence; but evil counsels effected the banishment of Dion, and Plato soon followed him. The capricious prince, it is said, induced Plato to return to Syracuse, on prince, it is said, induced Plato to return to Syracuse, on condition that his friend should be restored from exile; but this promise was not fulfilled. In 357 Dion led a successful expedition against Dionysius, who, not being supported by his subjects, was expelled from Syracuse and retired to Locri. (See DION.) After tyrannizing over the Locrians several years, he recovered possession of Syracuse about 346. To assist them in expelling Dionysius and in repulling a threatend invition of nysius and in repelling a threatened invasion of the Carthaginians, the Syracusans invoked the aid of the Corinthians, who sent Timoleon with an army in the year 344. Dionysius was again deposed, and banished to Corinth, where, it is said, he employed himself in teaching school.

See Grote, "History of Greece," part ii. chaps, lxxxiv.-lxxxv.; PLUTARCH, "Life of Dion;" DIODORUS SICULUS, books xv., xvi.; P. EKERMAN, "Dissertatio de Tyrannide Dionysii utriusque Syracusani," Upsal, 1757.

Dionysius THE AREOPAGITE is said to have been a judge of the Areopagus in Athens when the Apostle Paul appeared before that tribunal. (See Acts xvii. 19.) He was converted to Christianity by Paul, (Acts xvii. 34.) Tradition adds that he was appointed first Bishop of Athens, and that he suffered martyrdom about 95 A.D.

See RITTER, "History of Christian Philosophy;" BAUMGARTEN-CRUSIUS, "Programma de Dionysio Areopaçita," Jena, 1823; ETIENNE BINET, "Vie de S. Denys!'Aréopagite," 1624.

Dionysius of BYZANTIUM, a Greek writer, of whom little is known. He is supposed to have lived before 200 A.D., and is mentioned by Suidas as the author of the "Voyage of the Bosphorus," ("Ανάπλους Βοσπόρου.")

Dionysius [Fr. Denys] THE CARTHUSIAN, a monk,

Dionysius [Fr. Denys] THE CARTHUSIAN, a monk, born near Liege, was eminent for learning. He entered a monastery at Ruremonde in 1423, and wrote a large number of works. His "Mirror of the Conversion of a Sinner" (1473) is said to be the first book printed in Belgium with a date. Died in 1471.

Dionysius surnamed CHAL'CUS, [δ Χαλκοῦς,] an ancient Attic poet and orator, flourished about 450 B.C. He was surnamed Chalcus because he advised the Athenians to coin brass money. His poems (including

Athenians to coin brass money. His poems (including elegies) are quoted or noticed by Aristotle and other

critics.

Dionysius of Colophon, a celebrated Greek painter of the age of Pericles, lived about 450 B.C. He excelled 400 A.D., wrote a commentary on Diophantus.

in portraits, and imitated the style of his contemporary Polygnotus with success. "Polygnotus," says Aristotle, "painted portraits more beautiful than the originals, Pauson made them worse, and Dionysius painted exact likenesses." Another Dionysius flourished as a painter at Rome in the first century before Christ, and is favour-

ably mentioned by Pliny. **Dionysius** of Halicarnassus, [Gr. Διονύσιος ὁ 'Αλικαρνασσεύς; Lat. DIONYS'IUS HALICARNAS'SEUS OF HALI-CARNASSEN'SIS; Fr. DENYS D'HALICARNASSE, deh-ne' då'le'kåR'nåss',] a Greek historian and critic of high reputation, born at Halicarnassus, in Caria, about 70 B.C. All our knowledge of him is derived from his writings, which inform us that he came to Rome in 30 B.C. and spent more than twenty years there in studying Latin and composing his history (in Greek) entitled "Roman Antiquities," ("Ψωμαϊκή 'Αρχαιολογία.") It embraces the period from the origin of Rome to the year 265 B.C. The greater part of this work is extant. He is accused of activities to the Creaks and is not extended a high partiality to the Greeks, and is not esteemed a high authority as a historian. He also wrote a "Treatise on Rhetoric," another on the eloquence of Demosthenes, a "Criticism on the Style (ἰδιωμάτων) of Thucydides," and other critical works, which are highly appreciated. Some persons assign him a place in the first rank of ancient critics.

See article by Jacobs, in Ersch und Gruber's "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie," Niebuhr, "Lectures on Roman History," C. J. Weismann, "De Dionysii Halicarnassensi Vita," 1837; Busse, "De Dionysii Halicarnassensi Vita," 1848; P. F. Schulin, "De Dionysio Halicarnassensi historico," 1821; F. Matthäl, "De Dionysio Halicarnassensi," 1779.

Dionysius of Heraclea, [Fr. Denys d'Héraclée, deh-ne' dà'rā'klà',] a Greek philosopher, lived about the end of the third century B.C. He was a Stoic in his youth, and afterwards an Epicurean.

Dionysius surnamed IAM'BUS, a Greek poet, lived

about 300 B.C.

Dionysius of MILETUS, an early Greek historian,

who wrote about 500 B.C. Among his principal works, which are all lost, was a "History of Darius I. of Persia."

Dionysius, [Fr. DENYS,] SAINT, a disciple of Origen, was a native of Alexandria, and in the year 248 A.D. was made patriarch of that city. During the persecution of the Christians by Valerian in 257 he was exiled to Libya, whence he was restored in 260. He wrote numerous letters and treatises against various errors in doctrine that prevailed; but they have not been preserved. Died

in 265 A.D.

Dionysius surnamed THRAX, or "the Thracian," an eminent Greek grammarian, was a disciple of Aristarchus. He taught rhetoric at Rome with great distinction about 80 B.C., and composed many works on grammar, etc. His "Τέχνη γραμματική," ("Art of Grammar,") which has come down to us, was a standard work for centuries, and served as a basis to many other treatises.

served as a basis to many other treatises.

Dionysius Cato. See CATO, (DIONYSIUS.)

Di-o-nÿs'i-us (dī-o-nish'e-us) Pe-rī-e-ģe'tēš [Fr.

DENYS LE PĒRIĒGĒTE, deh-ne' leh pà're'à'zhāt'] is the author of a Greek poem entitled "Περιῆγησις τῆς Γῆς," ("Journey round the Earth.") Nothing is known respecting the time and place of his birth; but he probably lived between the Augustan age and the fourth century. His poem was once popular, and has been often reprinted and translated.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Uквят, "Geographie der Griechen;" Маттнæі, "De Dionysio Periegeta," 1788.

Dī-o-nỹ'sus, [Διόνυσος or Διώνυσος,] the original name in Greek mythology of the god of wine, afterwards called

BACCHUS, which see.

Dī-oph'a-nē̄̄̄̄, [Gr. Δωφάνης; Fr. DIOPHANE, de'o'-fān',] a Greek orator, born at Mitylene. He taught at Rome, where Tiberius Gracchus was his pupil.

Diophante. See DIOPHANTUS.

Di-o-phan'tus [Gr. Διόφαντος; Fr. DIOPHANTE, de'o'font'] of Alexandria is the author of the most ancient treatise on algebra which is extant. The time in which he lived is very uncertain. The question has been much discussed whether he was the inventor of algebra, or whether he derived it from the Hindoos. Lagrange favoured the former opinion. Hypatia, who lived about thirteen books which composed his remarkable work, seven have been lost.
See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Diophantus, an Athenian orator, a contemporary of

Demosthenes, lived about 350 B.C.

Di-o-pi'thes, [Δωπείθης,] an Athenian general, the father of the poet Menander, lived about 344 B.C.

Dioscore. See Dioscorus.

Dioscoride. See DIOSCORIDES.

Dioscorides, (a Greek artist.) See Dioscurides.

Di-os-cor'i-des, [Fr. Dioscoride, de'os'ko'red',] a Greek historian, a disciple of Isocrates, lived in the fourth century B.C. He wrote "Οί παρ Όμπρο νόμοι," a treatise on the customs and laws recognized in the Homeric

Dioscorides of Alexandria, a Greek poet of an unknown epoch. He is author of numerous epigrams preserved in the Greek Anthology.

Dī-os-cor'ī-dēš Pe-dā'nĭ-us, [Διοσκουρίδης Πεδίανιος,] a Greek botanist, born at Anazarbus, in Cilicia, lived about the first century A.D., and is the author of a celebrated Greek work on Materia Medica, in which more than five hundred plants are described or named. passage of his book informs us that he traversed Asia Minor, Greece, and a part of Italy, to qualify himself for such a task. For sixteen centuries this book was considered the highest authority, and was universally studied by medical students and botanists. It is compared without record to a considered the highest authority and was universally studied by medical students and botanists. It is compared to the constant of the constant posed without regard to order in the arrangement of the matter, and is defective in other respects, but is still highly prized as a memorial of the state of science in that age. Galen speaks of Dioscorides in very high terms, and says that he surpassed all who wrote before him on plants. His work became the basis of modern treatises on botany, which science derives nearly all its nomenclature from him.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Sprengel, "Geschichte der Botanik;" Haller, "Bibliotheca Botanica."

Dios'co-rus [Gr. Διόσκορος; Fr. Dioscore, de'os'-kor'] was chosen Patriarch of Alexandria in 444 A.D., as successor to Cyril. Having sided with Eutyches, who was deposed for heresy by Flavian of Constantinople, he obtained the convocation of a council at Ephesus in 449. Dioscorus was president of this council, by which Flavian was condemned, and which was conducted with such violence that it was stigmatized as a scene of robbery, (Latrocinium Ephesinum.) A schism resulted, and Pope Leo decided against Dioscorus, who was exiled in

451, and died in 454 A.D.

Di-os-cu'ri, [Gr. Διόσκουροι; Fr. DIOSCURES, de'o'-skür',] i.e. "sons of Jupiter," a name applied to Castor

and Pollux, which see.

Dī-os-cu'rī-dēs or Dī-os-cor'ī-dēs, a Greek artist, who lived at Rome in the reign of Augustus, was reputed the greatest gem-engraver of ancient times. He engraved the portrait of Augustus, which was one of his master-pieces.

Diotallevi, de-o-tâl-lā'vee, (ALESSANDRO,) an Italian pulpit orator and religious writer, born at Rimini in

1648; died in 1721.

Dio-ti'mus, [Gr. Διότιμος; Fr. DIOTIME, de'o'tèm',] a Greek poet of uncertain epoch, author of numerous epigrams preserved in the Greek Anthology.

Diotisalvi, de-o-te-sal'vee, a celebrated Italian archivet designed the beautiful hantistary of Pies commenced.

tect, designed the beautiful baptistery of Pisa, commenced about 1152 and finished in 1161. It is one of the earliest examples of the renaissance of the art in Italy.

Diphile. See DIPHILUS.

Diph'i-lus, [Gr. $\Delta i\phi\lambda o_S$; Fr. DIPHILE, de'fèl',] an eminent Athenian comic poet of the new comedy, was a native of Sinope, and flourished about 300 B.C. He produced about one hundred comedies, of which some fragments remain. His style is admired for simplicity and elegance.

Diplovatazio, de-plo-vâ-tât'se-o, (Tommaso,) a jurist, born at Corfu in 1468. He published "Synopsis Juris Græci," and other works. Died at Pesaro in 1541.

Dippel, dip/pel, (Johann Conrad,) a German alchemist, noted for his aberrations and vagaries, was born near Darmstadt in 1673. He studied medicine, and professed to be an adept in the hermetic arts. He was ad-

dicted to wandering habits and to theological controversy, and was imprisoned at various places. By accident he discovered the valuable pigment prussiate of potash. or Prussian blue. About 1710, to escape the power of the law, he took refuge in Holland, and practised medicine for several years. After many adventures in Denmark, Sweden etc. he died in 1821. Sweden, etc., he died in 1734.

See "Biographie Médicale;" HOFFMANN, "Leben und Meinungen J. C. Dippel's," 1783.

Diræ. See EUMENIDES. Dirichlet, de'rèsh'là', (Gustav Lejeune or Peter Gustav,) an eminent German geometer, born at Düren, in Rhenish Prussia, in 1805. He became professor of mathematics in Berlin in 1828, and a member of the Academy of Sciences in 1832. He wrote dissertations on the most difficult parts of mathematics, and was esteemed one of the first mathematicians of the age. In 1855 he succeeded Gauss as professor at Göttingen. Died in

May, 1859.

Dirk or Dirck, (dirk,) a Dutch painter, born at Haarlem, was living in 1462. He was one of the ablest artists of his time.

Diroys, de'rwâ', (FRANÇOIS,) a French theologian, born in 1620, became canon of Avranches. He wrote "Proofs and Presentiments (*Préjugés*) in favour of the Christian and Catholic Religion," (1683.) Died in 1691. **Discepoli**, de-shēp'o-lee or de-shā'po-lee, (GIOVANNI

BATTISTA,) an Italian painter, born at Lugano in 1590; died in 1660.

Disdier, de'de-à', (HENRI FRANÇOIS MICHEL,) a skil-

Discher, de'de-d', (HENRI FRANÇOIS MICHEL,) askilful French surgeon, professor of anatomy, and writer, was born at Grenoble in 1708; died in 1781.

Dis'ney, (John,) a learned English divine, born at Lincoln in 1677, studied law, and for many years discharged the duties of magistrate with much credit. In 1719 he was ordained a priest of the Anglican Church, and in 1722 became Vicar of Saint Mary, Nottingham. He wrote "Essays on Laws against Immorality and Profaneness," and other works. Died in 1730.

Digraeli dizariele (Brilden II) a distinguished Engage.

Disraeli, diz-rā'el-e, (BENJAMIN,) a distinguished English statesman and author, a son of Isaac, noticed below, is n statesman and author, a son or isaac, noticed below, was born in London in December, 1805. He produced in 1826 his first work, "Vivian Grey," a fashionable novel, which was received with great favour: it was followed by "The Young Duke," (1830,) and "Contarini Fleming," (1832.) In 1829 and 1830 he visited Greece, Egypt, Syria, and other parts of the Levant. He commenced his political life as a radical, and was an unsuccessful earliest for Parliament in 1821. Heritaghare cessful candidate for Parliament in 1831. Having become a Tory candidate for Taunton, he was again defeated in 1835; but he was returned by the Conservatives of Maidstone in 1837. His ambitious or pretentious maiden speech was a complete failure, and excited the ridicule of the House. On this occasion he exclaimed, "I shall sit down now, but the time will come when you will hear me!" In 1839 he married the rich widow of Wyndham Lewis. He has represented Buckinghamshire in Parliament since 1847. He gradually attained success as a parliamentary debater, and about 1841 became the leader of the "Young England" party. Among his most brilliant efforts were his speeches against the Free-Trade measures of Sir Robert Peel in 1845 and 1846, in which he displayed great powers of invective and sarcasm. In 1844 he published "Coningsby, or the New Generation," a political novel, which was very successful. He became about 1848 the recognized leader of the Protective of the Prot tionist party in the House of Commons. He was chancellor of the exchequer in the Tory ministry of Lord Derby, which lasted from March to December of 1852. On the defeat of Palmerston in February, 1858, power passed into the hands of the Tories, and Disraeli again became chancellor of the exchequer in the Derby-Disraeli ministry. (See DERBY, EARL OF.) He introduced an electoral Reform bill, which was rejected by the House in March, 1859, and resigned with his colleagues in June of that year. A Tory writer in the "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1860, ascribes to Disraeli "unrivalled powers for conducting his party into the ditch," and adds, his Reform bill "had that fatal and damning defect, that the complication of its details expected it to the composition of attractors and function. posed it to the suspicion of stratagem and finesse.

was not statesmanlike: it was only ingenious." He is was not statesmanner: it was only ingenious. The is said to have annoyed his party by voting for the admission of Jews into the House of Commons. "Gradually, almost imperceptibly," says the London "Times," "Mr. Disraeli has weaned his party from their most flagrant ountrymen." He opposed the bill for electoral reform which Russell and Gladstone introduced, and which was defeated in June, 1866. In consequence of this defeat the Liberal ministers resigned, and Disraeli again became chancellor of the exchenger. As leader of the House of chancellor of the exchequer. As leader of the House of Commons, Disraeli was the chief author and manager of the Reform bill of 1867, which extended the right of suffrage to every householder in a borough, every fortyshilling freeholder, etc.

He became premier about February 25, 1868. On the important question of Mr. Gladstone's resolutions for the disestablishment of the Irish Church he was defeated in the House by a majority of fifty-six votes, April 3, 1868, and again on the 1st of May by a majority of sixty-four. It was expected that he would resign or appeal to the country; but, after a visit to the queen at Osborne, he and his colleagues made statements which resolved themselves into the simple proposition that they had determined neither to resign nor to dissolve Parliament. The Liberal party having gained a decisive victory in the general election of November, Disraeli and his colleagues resigned on the 2d of December, 1868. At this time the Queen conferred on Mrs. Disraeli the title of Viscountess Beaconsfield. Disraeli himself, while keeping an ever watchful eye on the government, found time to bring out his novel of "Lothair." In 1872 Lady Beaconsfield died, and her husband's career seemed to be clouding over. But in a short time the clouds broke,

clouding over. But in a short time the clouds broke, and he entered upon the brightest portion of his career. In 1873 the Liberal government fell into difficulties over the Dublin University bill, and on Mr. Gladstone's di-solving Parliament early in 1874 the Conservatives found themselves in a majority of fifty. Disraeli's government remained in power till 1880, and it is not yet the time to offer a historical criticism of their measures. Disraeli himself addressed the House of Commons for the last time on August II. 1876: part day it was known the last time on August 11, 1876; next day it was known that he had decided to retire to the Upper House as Earl of Beaconsfield. In June, 1878, he and Lord Salisbury attended the Congress of Berlin, and perhaps his fame never stood higher than on his return to England. At the close of 1880, after the constituencies had passed their verdict condemning his policy, he brought out his last novel, "Endymion," a work which showed that his power of mind were on the wane. He had, in fact, been failing for some time, and in April, 1881, he died, after a long illness patiently borne.

Disraeli, (ISAAC,) an English littérateur, born at Enfield, near London, in 1766, was the son of a Venetian merchant of Jewish extraction. Directing his attention to literary history and anecdotes, he produced in 1790 the first volume of "Curiosities of Literature," which was received with favour and followed by several other volumes of the same work. He published "Calamities of Authors," "Quarrels of Authors," "The Life and Reign of King Charles I.," "Amenities of Literature," and other works. Died in 1848.

Dissen, dis'sen, (GEORG LUDOLF,) a distinguished German philologist, born near Göttingen in 1784, studied philology under Heyne, and became professor of classical literature at Göttingen in 1813. He published good editions of Pindar (1830) and of Tibullus, (1835.) He gave especial attention to the philosophy of the ancients, and wrote a work on the moral philosophy of Socrates, as handed down to us in the writings of Xenophon. Died

Distelmeyer, dis'tel-mī'er, (LAMBERT,) a German jurist, born at Leipsic in 1522, was appointed chancellor by the Elector of Brandenburg in 1558. Died in 1588.

See GUNDLING, "Distelmeyer's Leben," 1722.

Dithmar or Ditmar, dit'mar, a German chronicler, dent Pierce. Besides tracts for prisoners, memorials to born about 978, was chosen Bishop of Merseburg in 1009. legislatures, etc., she has published several works anony-Dithmar or Ditmar, dit'mar, a German chronicler,

He wrote a Latin chronicle of the reigns of the emperors Henry I., Otho I., Otho II., Otho III., and Henry II., which was edited by Leibnitz, who calls it a valuable work. Died in 1018. work. Died in 1018.
See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dithmar or Ditmar, (Justus Christoph,) a German historical writer, born at Rottenburg (Hesse) in 1677, became successively professor of history and of natural law at Frankfort-on-the-Oder. He published a "Life of Pope Gregory VII.," (1710.) "Tacitus's Germany, with a Commentary," (1725.) and other works. Died in 1737.

Dǐtǐ, dit'î, in the Hindoo mythology, the mother of the Daityas, or demons. She was one of the wives of Kasyapa, (or Kaçyapa,) and would seem to be opposed to Aditi, whose children, the Adityas or Suras, are in eternal antagonism to the Daityas or Asuras.

See Moor's "Hindu Pantheon."

See Moor's "Hindu Pantheon."

Ditmar. See DITHMAR. Ditmar, dit'mar, (THEODOR JAKOB,) a Prussian historian, born in Berlin in 1734, was professor of history in his native city, and wrote a "Method of Teaching Universal History," and other works. Died in 1791.

Ditmer, dit'mer, or Ditmar, (JAN,) a Dutch engraver, born about 1538; died in 1603.

Ditrich. See DIETRICH.

Ditters von Dittersdorf, dit'ters fon dit'ters-dorf', Mitters von Dittersdorf, dit fers fon dit fers-dorf, (KARL,) a celebrated German composer, born in Vienna in 1739. He formed a friendship with Metastasio, and composed the music of four oratorios of that poet, viz., "Isaac," "David," "Job," and "Esther." He composed many successful operas, symphonies, etc. His masterpieces are "Esther," an oratorio, (1785,) and "The Doctor and Apothecary," (1786,) a comic opera. Died in 1799. See his Autobiography, ("Selbstbiographie,") 1801; Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Ditt/mer (or det/maip!) (ADDIPHE) a French littlera-

Ditt'mer, (or dèt'mair',) (ADOLPHE,) a French littéra-teur, born in London in 1795. He wrote, with M. Cavé, "Les Soirées de Neuilly," dramatic and historic sketches, (1827,) which had great success. Died in 1846.
Dit'ton, (Humphrey,) an eminent English mathema-

tician, born at Salisbury in 1675, became minister of a dissenting church at Tunbridge. Having attained great proficiency in mathematics, he attracted the notice of Sir Isaac Newton, by whose influence he was chosen mathematical master of Christ's Hospital. He gained a high reputation by his writings, among which are "Laws of Nature and Motion," (1705,) a "Treatise on Fluxions," (1706,) "Synopsis Algebraica," (1709,) a "Treatise on Perspective," (1712,) and a "Discourse on the Resurrection of Christ." Died in 1715.

See "Biographia Britannica;" WHISTON, "Memoirs."

Divini, de-vee'nee, (EUSTACHIO,) an Italian optician, born at San Severino about 1620, excelled in the fabrication of telescopes.

Divino, El. See Morales, (Luis.)

Divitiac. See Divitiacus.

Div.I.ti'a-cus, [Fr. Divitiac, de've'te'āk',] a chief of the Ædui, a tribe of Gaul, was the friend of Cæsar, and the brother of Dumnorix. His tribe, being attacked by the Germans, sent him to Rome to solicit aid. He rendered services to Cæsar in his war against Ariovistus

and against the Belgæ.

See Cæsar, "De Bello Gallico;" A. Thierry, "Histoire des Gaulois."

Dix, (DOROTHEA L.,) an American philanthropist, was born in Worcester, Massachusetts. In her youth she supported herself by teaching school, but about 1830 inherited sufficient property from a relative to relieve her from the necessity of daily toil. Previous to this she had become deeply interested in the condition of criminals, lunatics, and paupers. She has visited almost every State in the Union in her efforts to relieve the unfortunate and the wretched. Her exertions have contributed largely towards the establishment of lunatic-asylums in New York, Pennsylvania, North Carolina, and several other States; and, by her heroic persistency in memorializing Congress, a bill was finally passed in 1854, appropriating 10,000,000 acres of the public lands to endow hospitals for the indigent instance. But the bill was veteed by Presifor the indigent insane. But the bill was vetoed by Presimously, among which may be mentioned the "Garland of Flora," issued in 1829, "Evening Hours," etc.

Dix, (JOHN A.,) an American general and statesman, born at Boscawen, New Hampshire, in 1798. He became a lawyer, and a resident of Cooperstown, New York. Having joined the Democratic party, he was elected secretary of state in 1833, and represented the State of New York in the Senate of the United States from 1845 to March, 1849. From December, 1860, to March, 1861, he held the position of United States secretary of the treasury. In May, 1861, he was appointed a major-general, and took command at Fortress Monroe in July, 1862. In June, 1863, he moved an army up the York River, threatened Richmond, and cut Lee's communications. He commanded the department of the East in 1864, was sent as minister to France early in 1867, and in 1872 was elected governor of the state of New York in the Republican interests. Died in 1879.

General Dix was the author of two works of travel, "A Winter in Madeira," (1851.) and "A Summer in Spain and Florence," (1855.)

Dixmerie, de la, (NICOLAS BRICAIRE.) a French littérateur, born in Champagne in 1730, resided in Paris. He was the author of "The Two Ages of Taste and Genius under Louis XIV. and Louis XV.," (1769,) and other works. Died in 1701.

other works. Died in 1791.

Dix'on, (ARCHBALD,) an American lawyer, born in North Carolina in 1802. Having removed to Kentucky, he was in 1843 elected by the Whig party Lieutenant-Governor. On the resignation of Mr. Clay, in 1852, he was chosen to fill the vacancy. He afterwards became a pro-slavery Democrat.

Dix'on, (GEORGE,) CAPTAIN, a British navigator, who discovered a number of small islands near the north-west coast of America, and a strait called Dixon's Entrance. He published a "Voyage round the World, 1785-88." Died about 1800.

Dix'on, (JAMES,) an English Methodist minister of the present century. He wrote, about 1842, "Methodism, its Origin, Economy, and Present Position," and other

works. He died in 1872.

Dixon, (WILLIAM HEP'WORTH,) an able and popular English writer and critic, born in the West Riding of Yorkshire in 1821. He became a resident of London about 1845, and published a "Life of John Howard," (1850; 5th edition, 1854,) a work of decided merit. "William Penn, a Historical Biography," in which Penn is ably and successfully defended against the charges of Macaulay, appeared in 1851. "His style is good and easy," says the "Edinburgh Review:" "there is life in In 1853 his narrative and vigour in his descriptions." he became chief editor of the "Athenæum." In addihe became chief editor of the "Athenæum." In addition to the works mentioned above, he wrote a "Personal History of Lord Bacon," (1861,) "The Holy Land," (1865,) "New America," (1867,) "Spiritual Wives," (1868,) and "The Tower of London, (1869.)" It has been objected to his "New America" by some critics, and not altogether without reason, that a reader who had little acquaintance with the condition of society in the Linited States would be ant to suppose many things to United States would be apt to suppose many things to be of common occurrence in that country which are in fact so rare as to be unknown even to the most intelligent and best-informed Americans, except a few who have made them the subject of especial investigation. later years he travelled both in the East and the West. In 1872 he was created by the Emperor of Germany a Knight of the Order of the Royal Crown. Died in 1879.

Dix'well, (JOHN,) COLONEL, an English republican, born in 1608. He was one of the judges of Charles I. When his party lost power, he escaped to New England and changed his name. Died in 1689.

Diziani, det-ze-â'nee, (GASPARO,) an Italian painter, born at Belluno in the seventeenth century; died in 1767.

Djaafar or Djafar. See Mansoor.
Djami or Djamy. See Jâmee.
Djanaby. See Jannabee.
Djayadeva. See Jayadeva.
Djehan-Guir, (or -Guyr.) See Jahân-Geer.
Djehan-Guire. See Jahân-Geer.
Djelal-Eddin-Roumi. See Jelâl-ed-Deen.

Djem. See JEM.

Djemchyd or Djemchid. See Jemsheed. Djemlah. See Jumlah. Djemschid or Djemschyd. See Jemsheed.

Djenghiz or Djenghis. See Jengis Khan.
Djenguiz or Djenguyz. See Jengis Khan.
Djerir. See Jereer.
Djévhéry. See Jevhery.

Djevhéry. See JEVHERY.
Djevhéry. See JEVHERY.
Djezzar. See JEZZAR.
Djihanguire. See JAHÂN-GEER.
Djihan-Guyr, (or -Guir.) See JAHÂN-GEER.
Djordjani. See JORJÂNEE.
Dlugosz, dloo'gosh, [Lat. LONGI'NUS,] (JAN,) an eminent Polish historian, born at Brzesnica in 1415. He was employed by Casimir IV. as ambassador to several foreign courts, and as preceptor of his sons. He opened a new era in Polish historical literature by his Latin "History of Poland," a work of much merit, which consists in the matter rather than the style. It was not all printed until 1711. He died in 1480, soon after he had been chosen Archbishop of Lemberg.

See ISLEMBIOWSKI, "Les Historiens Polonais," 1826; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dmitri. See DEMETRIUS, Czar of Russia.

Dmitrief or Dmitriev, dmee'tre-ef, (IVAN IVANO-VITCH,) a Russian poet, born in Simbeersk (Simbirsk) the civil service. In the reign of Alexander he became minister of justice and privy councillor. He cultivated literature in the intervals of his public employments, and produced popular odes, poetical tales, satires, and fables. His fables are among the best in the language. Died at Moscow in 1837.

See Отто, "Lehrbuch der Russischen Literatur."

Dmochowski, dmo-Kov'skee, (FRANCIS XAVIER,) a Polish poet and historian, born in 1762. He translated the "Iliad" and "Paradise Lost" into Polish. Died in 1808.

Doane, don, (George Washington,) an American poet and ecclesiastic, born at Trenton, New Jersey, in 1799. He was ordained an Episcopalian priest in 1821, and preached for several years in New York City and Boston. In 1832 he was elected Bissop of New Jersey. He founded Burlington College in 1846. He published several theological works, and a volume of poems, (1824.) Died in 1859.

See GRISWOLD'S "Poets and Poetry of America."

Dob'bin, (JAMES COCHRANE,) an American statesman of the Democratic party, born in Fayetteville, North Carolina, in 1814. He graduated at the University of North Carolina, and in 1845 represented the Raleigh district in Congress. He was a delegate to the Baltimore Convention in 1852, and was active in promoting the nomination of Franklin Pierce, who in 1853 appointed him secretary of the navy. Died in 1857.

See LIVINGSTON'S "Portraits of Eminent Americans."

Dob'bin, (THOMAS,) a native of Ireland, who removed

to Baltimore in 1790 and published the Baltimore "Telegraph," the first daily newspaper of that city.

Do-bell', (SYDNEY,) an English poet, born in 1824, was first known as SYDNEY YENDYS. He was employed for some years in the counting-house of his father, who was a wine-merchant at Cheltenham. He produced in 1850 "The Roman," a poem, and in 1854 "Balder," which were admired by some and censured as spasmodic by others. Mr. Dobell and Alexander Smith published in 1855 a volume entitled "Sonnets on the War." Among his other poems is "England in Time of War,"
(1856.) He died in 1874.

Döbereiner or Doebereiner, dö'beh-rī'ner, (Johann Wolfgang), an eminent German chemist, born at Hof, in Bayoria in 1880. He become professor of chemistry.

in Bavaria, in 1780. He became professor of chemistry at Jena in 1810, and, aided by Goethe, made some useful at Jena in 1010, and, aided by Goethe, made some useful and curious discoveries, among which is the property of spongiform platinum to inflame hydrogen. He published, besides other works, "Essays on Physical Chemistry," (1824–36,) and "Principles of General Chemistry," (3d edition, 1826.) Died in 1849.

See August Vocel, "Denkrede auf J. W. Döbereiner," 1849.

Dobner, dob'ner, (FELIX JOB, otherwise called GE-LASE,) a Bohemian historian and monk, born at Prague

in 1719. He taught in the colleges of his order in Vienna,

in 1719. He taught in the colleges of his order in Vienna, Prague, etc., and left works on the history of Bohemia and Moravia which are prized for extensive research and judicious criticism. The most important of these is "Historical Monuments of Bohemia," ("Monumenta historica Bohemia," 6 vols., 1764-86.) Died in 1790. See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Do-bree', (Petter Paul.,) an English critic, born in Guernsey in 1782, was a Fellow of Trinity College, Cambridge, and a friend of Porson. He superintended the publication of the notes on some Greek authors, which Porson left at his death, and became professor of Greek at Cambridge about 1823. He left an edition of Demosthenes unfinished at his death in 1825.

Döbrentei, do'brên-ta', or Döbrentey, do'brên-tī', (GÁBOR,) an eminent Hungarian author, born at Nagy Szöllös in 1786, became about 1820 a resident of Pesth,

(GABOR,) an eminent Hungarian author, born at Nagy Szöllös in 1786, became about 1820 a resident of Pesth, where he held several public offices. He edited a valuable magazine called the "Transylvanian Museum," ("Erdélyi Muzéum,") wrote odes, elegies, and other poems, and translated several of Shakspeare's dramas. His principal work, "Ancient Monuments of the Magyar Language," is highly commended. Four volumes of it were published between 1821 and 1826. He was engaged Language," is highly commended. Four volumes of it, were published between 1825 and 1850. He was engaged on this work when he died in 1851.

Döbrentey. See Döbrentei.

Dobrizhoffer, do'brits-hoffer, (Martin,) a Jesuit tiscapara, born at Grätz, in Styria, in 1717. He went

missionary, born at Grätz, in Styria, in 1717. He went to Paraguay in 1749, and laboured about eighteen years among the natives, one tribe of whom were called Abi-pones. In 1784 he published at Vienna, in Latin, a "History of the Abipones, an Equestrian and Warlike Nation," (3 vols.,) a work of some interest for history and geography. It was translated into English by Sara Coleridge. Died in 1791.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dobrowski, do-brov'skee, (Joseph,) an eminent Bohemian author and philologist, born near Raab in 1753, was the most learned of those who have cultivated Bohemian literature. He was educated at Prague, and joined the Jesuits. He assisted Pelzel in his "Biographies of Bohemian Authors and Artists," and gained distinction by his researches into the language and literature of the Slavonic nations. He wrote numerous works, of which the most important are a "Grammar of the Bohemian Language," a "History of the Bohemian Language and Literature," (1792.) a "German and Bohemian Dictionary," and "Principles of the Old Slavic Dialect," ("Institutiones Linguæ Slavicæ Dialecti Veteris," 1822,) which is highly prized by the Russians. He was subject to frequent attacks of insanity, and in 1801 was in a lunatic-asylum. Died in 1829. was in a lunatic-asylum. Died in 1829.

Dobson, (HENRY AUSTIN,) an English poet and

writer, born at Plymouth in 1840.

Dob'son, (MATTHEW,) F.R.S., an English physician, who practised at Liverpool and Bath. He wrote a "Medical Commentary on Fixed Air," and some other scientific treatises. Died in 1784.

Dobson, (Thomas,) a bookseller and writer of Philadelphia, republished the "Encyclopædia Britaunica," and wrote "Letters on the Character of the Deity, and the Moral State of Man." Died in 1823.

Dobson, (WILLIAM,) a successful English painter of portraits and history hours in Leader in 1824.

Dobson, (WILLIAM,) a successful English painter of portiaits and history, born in London in 1610. Van Dyck introduced him to Charles I., whose portrait he painted. After the death of Van Dyck, Dobson succeeded him as court painter, and was considered the best English portrait-painter of his time. Died 1646.

Dobson, (WILLIAM CHARLES THOMAS,) an English artist, born at Hamburg in 1817. Many of his paintings illustrate scenes from the Bible. He became an R.A. in 1822.

Docampo, (FLORIAN,) a Spanish historian, born at Zamora in 1513. At the request of Charles V., he undertook to write a history of Spain, and published in 1578 "The First Five Books of a General Chronicle of Spain," which throws much light on the origin and antiquities of that nation. He died in 1590.

Doccum, van, or Doccom, (JAN,) a Dutch jurist, born at Doccum; died in 1540.

Doche, dosh, (Joseph Denis,) a French composer of airs, etc., born in Paris in 1766; died in 1825.

Dod, (Albert Baldwin,) D.D., an American divine, son of Daniel Dod, noticed below, was born in Mendham, New Jersey, in 1805. He graduated at Princeton in 1822, and became tutor in that college in 1827, and professor of mathematics in 1830. Died at Princeton in 1845. Dr. Dod was an eloquent preacher, and one of the ablest contributors to the "Biblical Repertory and Princeton Review." A collection of his writings has been published

published.

Dod, (CHARLES ROGER,) an English journalist, born in 1793. For about twenty years he was connected with the London "Times," for which he wrote notices of eminent men who died in that period, and reported debates in Parliament. He published an annual called "The Peerage, Baronetage, and Knightage of Grea. Britain," (1840-56.) Died in 1855.

Dod, (DANIEL,) an American machinist, born in Virginia in 1788. He built the engine for the Savannah, which in 1810 made the first youage across the Atlantic

DOG, (DANIEL) an American machinist, born in Virginia in 1788. He built the engine for the Savannah, which in 1819 made the first voyage across the Atlantic ever accomplished by steam. He was killed by a boiler-explosion on the East River, New York, in 1823.

Dod, (JOHN.) an English Puritan divine, born at Shotledge, in Cheshire, in 1547, ministered at Hanwell for about twenty years, and was suspended for nonconformity about 1598. He excelled in the knowledge of Hebrew, and is often called "the Decalogist," from his "Commentaries on the Decalogue," (1606.) In 1624 he became rector of Fawesley. Fuller, in his "Worthies," says, "John Dod was by nature a witty, by industry a learned, and by grace a godly divine." Died in 1645.

Dodart, do'dar, (Claude Jean Baptiste,) a son of Denis, noticed below, was chosen first physician to Louis XV. in 1718, and died in 1730, aged sixty-six.

Dodart, (Denis,) an eminent French physician, born in Paris in 1634, became physician to Louis XIV. He was chosen a professor of pharmacy in 1666, and was admitted into the Academy of Sciences in 1673. He contributed to this institution several treatises on natural history, medicine, etc., and made many experiments on inverse in the several treatises on the proposition of the receiver of the receiver

history, medicine, etc., and made many experiments on insensible perspiration, the results of which were published in a work called "Statica Medicina Gallica," (1725.) He wrote the preface of a work which the Academy published on the "History of Plants." Died in 1707.

See FONTENELLE, "Eloge de Dodart," 1707.

Dodd, (CHARLES,) the assumed name of an English Catholic priest, who resided at Harvington and wrote "The Church History of England, 1500–1688," said to be rare and curious. It was intended as an antidote to Burnet. Died about 1745.

Dodd, (RALPH.) an English engineer, born in North-

umberland about 1756, resided in London. He was the first projector of the Thames Tunnel, which, however, was not made in his time. He also planned the Surrey Canal, Vauxhall Bridge, and other works of public utility, and wrote an "Account of the Principal Canals in the World." Died in 1822.

Dodd, (ROBERT,) a skilful English painter of marine views, born in 1748. Among his works is "The Storm which sunk the Jamaica Fleet in 1782." Died about

Dodd, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an English clergyman, born at Bourne, in Lincolnshire, in 1729, was ordained in 1753, and became an eloquent and fashionable preacher of London. He was appointed chaplain to the king and preceptor to Philip Stanhope (Earl of Chesterfield) about 1764. He gained reputation by his writings, among which are "Reflections on Death," "The Visitor," "Sermons," "The Beauties of Shakspeare," and "Commentaries on Scripture." In 1777 he was convicted of forging the signature of Lord Chesterfield to a bond for \$4000, for which he was executed. While confined for this offence, he wrote a poem entitled "Thoughts in Prison." See "Memoirs of Dodd," prefixed to his "Thoughts in Prison:" Dodd, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an English clergyman, born

See "Memoirs of Dodd," prefixed to his "Thoughts in Prison;" GEORG FORSTER, "Leben Dr. W. Dodd's," Berlin, 1779.

Dodd'ridge, written also Doderidge, (Sir John,) an eminent English lawyer, born at Barnstaple in 1555. He was appointed the king's principal sergeant-at-law in 1607. From 1613 until his death he was a judge of the court of king's bench. He was a good scholar and

a learned antiquary, and author of several works, among which are "The Lawyer's Light," "The English Lawyer," and "The Laws of Nobility." Died in 1628.

See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Doddridge, (PHILIP,) an eminent English dissenting minister, born in London in 1702, was a relative of the preceding, and was the twentieth child of a London merchant. After finishing his studies in a theological seminary at Kibworth, he began to preach at the same place in 1722. In 1729 he opened an academy for the education of candidates for the ministry at Northampton, where he was also employed as the minister of a dissenting church from that date until his death. He married a Mss Maris in 1730. As a minister, he was remarkable for his earnestness, fidelity, and fervent devotion. He for his earnestness, fidelity, and fervent devotion. He wrote a large number of excellent and popular religious works, of which the most important are "The Rise and Progress of Religion in the Soul," (1744.) and "The Family Expositor," (3 vols., 1738.) which is an exposition of the Bible. These have been translated into many languages. The Rev. Robert Hall, in one of his letters, says, "Doddridge is now my prime favourite among divines." His work on the "Evidences of Christianity" has long been used as a text-book at Cambridge, England. He composed some of the best hymns which England. He composed some of the best hymns which are used in the dissenting churches. In 1751 he visited Lisbon for his health; he died there the same year.

See "Memoirs of the Life and Writings of P. Doddridge," by Job Orton; "Life of Doddridge," by Rev. Dr. Kippis; D. A. Harsha, "Life of Philip Doddridge;" Schmidt, "Leben des Dr. P. Doddridge," 1830.

Dodd'ridge, (PHILIP,) an American lawyer, born in Brooke county, Virginia, in 1772. He acquired distinction as an advocate in trials by jury. In the Constitutional Convention of 1829–30 he represented several counties of western Virginia, and was the leader of the party which preferred a white basis of representation. Died in 1832.

Doderidge. See Doddridge.

Döderlein, dö'der-līn', (JOHANN ALEXANDER,) a German historian and antiquary, born in Franconia in

1675; died in 1745. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Döderlein or Doederlein, (JOHANN CHRISTOPH,) an eminent German Protestant divine and critic, born at Windsheim, in Bavaria, about 1746, was versed in the at Windsheim, in Bavaria, about 1746, was versed in the Oriental languages. He was chosen professor of the ology at Altdorf in 1772. He made from the Hebrew text a Latin version of Isaiah, with notes, (1775.) which, says Silvestre de Sacy, "is written in an elegant style." Among his chief works are a "Summary of the Instruction of a Christian Theologian," ("Summa Institutionis Theologi Christiani," 1782,) and (in German)" The Christian Doctrine adapted to the Wants of our Time," (1785.) He contributed to introduce a new theological system opposed to the doctrines of the first Reformers. In 1782

opposed to the doctrines of the first Reformers. In 1782 he became professor of theology at Jena. Died in 1792. Döderlein or Doederlein, (LUDWIG,) a son of the preceding, born at Jena in 1791, was a distinguished philologist. He became professor of philology at Erlangen in 1827. He published "Latin Synonyms and Etymologies," (6 vols., 1826–38.) a "Manual of Latin Synonymy," (1839,) an edition of "Tacitus," (1847,) and other works. Died in 1863.

Dodge, (GRENVILLE M.,) an American general, born at Danvers, Massachusetts, in 1831. He commanded a brigade at Pea Ridge, March, 1862, and a corps in the army of General Sherman in the campaign against Atlanta, May to September, 1864.

lanta, May to September, 1864.

Dodge, (MARY ABIGAIL,) a popular and piquant American writer, born in Hamilton, Massachusetts, about She has written on a variety of subjects under the pseudonym of GAIL HAMILTON, (composed of the last seldonym of GAIL HAMILTON, (composed of the last syllable of her Christian name and the name of her birthplace.) Among her works may be mentioned "Country Living and Country Thinking," (1862.) "Gala Days," (1863.) "A New Atmosphere," (1864.) and "Woman's Wrongs: a Counter-Irritant," (1868.) No inconsiderable portion of her writings originally appeared as contributions to the "Atlantic Monthly."

elected to Parliament in 1715, and sent as ambassador to Spain. In 1720 he inherited a large fortune from his uncle, George Dodington, whose name he then assumed. of Walpole, whom he deserted in 1740. In 1761 he was raised to the peerage, as Lord Melcombe. He wrote some poetical pieces, and left a Diary, which gives an insight into the cabals and intrigues of his time, together with a candid exposure of his own venality and egotism. He was the patron of Young, Thomson, and Fielding. Died in 1762.

Dodoens, do-doons', [Lat. Dodonæ'us; Fr. Dodonée, do'do'nà',] (Rembert,) an eminent botanist and physician, was born at Malines, or, according to some authorities, in Friesland, about 1518. He was one of those who contributed most to the progress of botany in the sixteenth century. He became physician to the emperor Maximilian II. in 1570, and to Rodolph II. in 1576. About 1580 he was chosen professor of medicine 1576. About 1580 he was chosen professor of medicine at Leyden. Before that date he had published several works on botany, with fine figures. The plates of some of these were lent to him by L'Écluse. In 1583 he summed up his previous labours in a "History of Plants," ("Stirpium Historiæ Pemptades,") a work of great erudition, illustrated with 1300 engravings. He was author of "Praxis Medica," and other works. Died in 1585. See Foppens, "Bibliotheca Belgica;" Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Van Meerebeck, "Recherches sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de Dodoens," 1841; Avoine, "Eloge de R. Dodoëns."

Do-do-næ/us, a surname of Lipiter. which see.

Do-do-næ'us, a surname of JUPITER, which see.

Dodonée or Dodonæus. See Dodoens.

Dods'ley, (ROBERT,) a noted English bookseller and athor, born near Mansfield in 1709, lived in London. He was a footman in early life, and in 1732 published a volume of verses entitled "The Footman's Miscellany." His drama "The Toyshop" gained him the friendship of Pope, and was performed with great success in 1735. He then opened a bookstore in Pall Mall, which was much frequented by authors and literary amateurs. He prospered in business, and became one of the principal booksellers in London. In 1737 he produced the farce of "The King and the Miller of Mansfield," which was greatly applauded. The popular and ingenious "Economy of Human Life," which appeared anonymously in 1750, is generally ascribed to him. His tragedy of "Cleone" was performed in 1758 with complete success. Dr. Johnson said, "If Otway had written it, no other of his pieces would have been remembered." He published a "Select Collection of Old Plays," which is highly prized. He purchased Dr. Johnson's poem of "London" (1738) for ten guineas, and his "Vanity of Human Wishes" for fifteen guineas. Died in 1764.

Dodson, (George,) an English politician, was born in 1825. He was elected to Pathament for East Sussex much frequented by authors and literary amateurs. He

in 1825. He was elected to Parliament for East Sussex in 1857, and atterwards represented Chester and Scar-borough in succession. He has been chairman of committees, financial secretary to the treasury, and president of the local government board, and is at present chancellor of the duchy of Lancaster, with a seat in the

Gladstone cabinet.

Dod'son, (James,) an English mathematician, published various works on mathematics. Died in 1757.

Dods worth, (ROGER,) an English antiquary, born in Yorkshire in 1585, wrote 122 volumes on antiquities, which remain as manuscripts in the Bodleian Library.

Died in 1654.

Dod'well, (Colonel EDWARD,) a British antiquary and artist, produced in 1818 a "Classical and Topographical Tour through Greece," richly illustrated, which is esteemed one of the best works on that subject. It was followed by a costly volume, entitled "Thirty Views in Greece," (1821.) From 1800, when he left college, until his death, he passed the most of his time on the continent. He died in Rome in 1832, leaving drawings of "Cyclopean or Pelasgic Remains in Greece and Italy," which have since been published.

Dodwell, (HENRY,) a theologian and chronologist, born in Dublin about 1642, settled in London in 1674, and adopted the profession of author and critic, in which Dod'ing-ton, (GEORGE BUBB,) Lord Melcombe, an he displayed great learning and industry. In 1688 he English courtier and politician, born in 1691. He was was chosen Camden professor of history at Oxford; but,

refusing to take the oath of allegiance to William III., he was removed about 1691. He wrote several works on theology and chronology, among which are "Annals of Thucydides and Xenophon," (1696,) "Annotations on the Greek Geographers," "Dissertations on the Ancient Cycles of the Greeks and Romans," etc., (1701,) and a discourse proving that the soul is naturally mortal, and that the hishors have the power of giving importality. that the bishops have the power of giving immortality, (1706.) The last work excited much controversy, and naturally gave especial offence to the dissenters. Died in 1711.

See Brokesby, "Life of Henry Dodwell," 1715; MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. iii.

Dodwell, (WILLIAM,) a son of the preceding, born in 1709, became prebendary of Salisbury and Archdeacon of Berks. He published sermons and treatises on theology, among which is "The Sick Man's Companion." Died in 1785.

Doebereiner. See Döbereiner. Doederlein. See Döderlein. Doellinger. See Döllinger. Doenniges. See Dönniges. Doerfel. See Dörfel.

Doerflinger or Doerfling. See DERFFLINGER. Doeringk. See DÖRINGK.

Does, van der. See Dousa. Does, van der, van der doos, (Antoon,) a Dutch engraver, born at the Hague in 1610; died about 1680.

Does, van der, (JACOB,) called THE ELDER, a Dutch landscape-painter, born at Amsterdam about 1620, was a pupil of N. Moyaert. He finished his studies in Rome, and settled at the Hague. He imitated Van der Laer with success, and painted animals and figures with skill. Died in 1673 at Amsterdam.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Does, van der, (Jacob.) The Younger, a Dutch painter of history, son of the preceding, was born at Amsterdam in 1654. He studied under Dujardin and Lairesse. Died in Paris in 1693.

Does, van der, (Peter,) a Dutch admiral, who acted a brilliant part in the war which liberated the Dutch from Spanish domination. About 1598 he obtained command of a large fleet, with which he attacked the coast of Spain and pillaged several colonies. Died in the island of Saint Thomas, in the West Indies, in 1500. of Saint Thomas, in the West Indies, in 1599.

See Van der Aa, "Biographisch Woordenboek der Nederlanden."

Does, van der, (SIMON,) a son of Jacob the elder, born at Amsterdam in 1653, was a skilful landscape-painter. He worked at the Hague, Antwerp, and other places. His works have found their way into the cabinets of various foreign countries. Died about 1700.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Doeveren, van, van doo'ver-en, (Wouter,) a Dutch

Doeveren, van, vån doo'ver-en, (WOUTER,) a Dutch medical writer, born in Zealand in 1730, became professor of medicine at Leyden in 1771. Died in 1783.

Dog'gett or Dog'get, (THOMAS,) an Irish actor, born in Dublin; died in 1721.

Dogiel, dòg'yêl, (MATTHEW,) a Polish historian, born about 1715, became rector of a college at Wilna. He wrote an important work on Polish diplomacy, "Codex Diplomaticus Regni Poloniæ," (1758.) Died in 1760.

Doglioni, dòl-yo'nee, (GIOVANNI NICCOLÒ,) a Venetian historical writer, born at Udine, published in 1508.

tian historical writer, born at Udine, published in 1598 a "History of Venice from its Origin to 1597."

Dohm, dōm, (CHRISTIAN WILHELM,) a German diplomatist and historical writer, born at Lemgo in 1751. He entered the civil service of Prussia about 1778, became privy councillor in 1783, and was employed in several missions. He represented Prussia in the Congress of Rastadt in 1797. In 1807 he entered the council of state of Jerome Bonaparte. He wrote, besides other works, "Memoirs of my Time," (1814–19, 5 vols...) which is regarded as an important work. Died in 1820.

See Gronau, "Dohms Biographie," 1824; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dohna, von, fon do'nâ, (Alexander,) Count, a Prussian general, born in 1661, was governor of the prince Frederick William who became King of Prussia. He was afterwards appointed first minister of Frederick I. and Frederick William II. Died in 1728.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dohna, von, (Christoph,) born in Prussia in 1702, was made lieutenant-general in 1751, and served with distinction in the Seven Years' war. He commanded the right wing at the battle of Zorndorf, and defeated Haddik in 1758. Died in 1762.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Doig, (DAVID,) a Scottish writer and classical scholar, born in 1719, taught school at Stirling. He contributed several articles to the "Encyclopædia Britannica," and addressed to Lord Kames two "Letters on the Savage State," (1792.) Died in 1800.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Doigny du Ponceau, dwan'ye' dü pon'sō', a French

poet, born in Maine about 1750; died in 1830.

Doissin, dwa'san', (Louis,) a French Jesuit, born in America in 1721, excelled in Latin poetry. He wrote, besides other works, "Sculptura, Carmen," (1752,) a poem on sculpture, and "Scalptura," a poem on engraving. Died in Paris in 1753.

Dökkalfar. See ELVES.

Dol-a-bel'la, (Publius Cornelius,) a Roman of patrician rank and profligate habits, born about 70 B.C. He married Cicero's daughter Tullia. He was an adherent of Cæsar in the civil war, and fought for him at Pharsalia. He obtained the consulship soon after the death of Cæsar, 44 B.C. At first he favoured the senate against Antony; but he soon went over to the interest of the latter, who probably gave him a large bribe. He commanded an expedition to Syria, where he was defeated by Cassius, and, being besieged in Laodicea, committed suicide, 43 B.C.

See Plutarch, "Antony;" DION Cassius, "History of Rome."

Dolabella, do-lâ-bel'lâ, (TOMMASO,) an Italian painter,

born at Belluno in 1570, worked in Cracow. Died in 1650.

Dol'ben, (John,) an English prelate, born at Stanwick in 1625. He fought for the king at Marston Moor and at York in the civil war. In 1656 he was ordained, and officiated at Oxford several years. He was rewarded with several benefices at the restoration, (1660,) became Bishop of Rochester in 1666, lord high almoner in 1675, and Archbishop of York in 1683. A few of his sermons

were printed. Died in 1686.

Dolce, dol'chà, or Dolci, dol'chee, (CARLO,) an emipupil of Jacopo Vignali. He confined his talents to religious subjects, except a few portraits. The Emperor of Germany invited him to his court, where he painted several portraits of the imperial family. Among his master-pieces are "Christ on Mount Olivet," and a "Holy Family." His works have an exquisite finish, a coft and harmonius colouring and are remarkable for soft and harmonious colouring, and are remarkable for a tender and sentimental expression. His pictures are prized as ornaments in many well-chosen collections. Died at Florence in 1686. "Three pen-strokes of Raffaelle," says Ruskin, "are a greater and better picture than the most finished work that ever Carlo Dolci political integration." ished into inanity."

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Dolce, (Luigi,) an Italian littérateur, born in Venice in 1508. He translated Cicero's Orations, and other ancient authors, and wrote, among other works, "Jocasta," a tragedy, (1549,) a "Life of Charles V.," (1551,) and a Dialogue on Painting, called "Aretino," (1557.) Died about 1568.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Dolci. See Dolce, (Carlo.)
Dolendo, do-lên'do, (Bartholomeus,) a Dutch engraver, born at Leyden about 1560. He was a pupil of

Dolendo, (ZACHARIAS,) an able engraver, born at Leyden, was a pupil of Jacob von Ghein. He was living

Dolet, do'l\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (\(\hat{E}\)TIENNE,) a learned Frenchman, born at Orl\(\hat{e}\)ans in 1509, gained a wide reputation by his writings on theology, literature, etc., which also exposed him to persecution. He lived for some time at Lyons, where he established a printing-press and published some of his own works, for which he was imprisoned. In 1543 the Parliament condemned his books to be burned, as too favourable to the new doctrines. About

1546 the author himself, on a false charge of atheism, 1546 the author himself, on a taise charge of atheism, suffered death by fire. Among his works, in Latin, are a "Dialogue on the Imitation of Cicero," written against Erasmus, a "Commentary on the Latin Language," (1536,) and "Summary of the Acts of Francis I.," (1540.) He was a friend of Bonaventure Desperiers. "The French language," says A. F. Didot, "owes him much for his treatises, translations, [from Cicero and Plato,] and possing" and poesies."

See BAVLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" A. F. DIDOT, "Essai sur la Typographie."

Dolgorouki. See Dolgorouki.

Dolgorouki or Dolgorouki, dol'go-roo'kee, (IVAN MIKHAILOVITCH,) PRINCE, a Russian poet, born at Moscow about 1760, attained high dignities in the public service. From 1802 to 1812 he was Governor of Vladimir. He wrote many articles for literary journals, and gained a high reputation by his poetical epistles and satires. Died in 1823. See Otto, "Lehrbuch der Russischen Literatur."

Dolgoruki, (Vassili Vladimirovitch,) a Russian prince and field-marshal, born in 1667. He was sent as ambassador to France and Germany by Peter the Great. In 1726 Catherine I. appointed him general-in-chief, and sent him on an expedition against Persia. Peter II. raised him to the rank of field-marshal in 1728. Soon after this date he lost the favour of the court, and was imprisoned, but was restored in 1741. Died in 1746.

Dolgoruki, (VAKOF FEODOROVITCH,) a Russian prince, born in 1639. He distinguished himself in the campaigns of 1696 and 1697 against the Turks, and obtained the rank of general. In 1700 he was made prisoner at Narva by the Swedes, who detained him ten years.

He was made a senator by Peter I. Died in 1720.

Doligny, do'lèn'ye', (Louise Adelaüde,) afterwards
MADAME Dudoyer, de Gastels, a French comic
actress, born in Paris in 1746; died in 1823.

Dolivar, (Juan,) a Spanish engraver, born at Saragossa in 1641; died in Paris in 1701.

Döll or Doell, (FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a German sculptor, born at Hildburghausen in 1750; died in 1816.

Döllinger or Doellinger, (IGNAZ,) a German physiologist, born at Bamberg in 1770. In 1826 he became professor of anatomy at Munich. Among his works are "Elements of Physiology," (1835,) and "On the Importance of Comparative Anatony." Died in 1841.

Döllinger, (JOHANN JOSEPH IGNAZ,) a learned Catholic theologian, son of the preceding, born at Bamberg in 1799. He became professor of ecclesiastical history and canon law at Munich in 1826. For opposing the Vatican decrees, he was formally excommunicated by the Archbishop of Munich, though he acted with the approval of the Bavarian government. In 1871, too, he received the degree of D.C.L. at Oxford, and was elected rector of the University of Munich. In 1874 he presided over the Old Catholic Conference at Bonn. Dr. Döllinger has published "Origin of Christianity," and other works.

Dol'lond, (John,) an eminent English optician, born in London in 1706, was descended from French refugees. He learned the trade of a silk-weaver, and followed the same for many years, improving his leisure in the study of sciences and languages. He thus became a profound mathematician and a good linguist. About 1752 John Dollond retired from the trade of weaver, and became a practical optician in partnership with his son. made improvements in the art, and became celebrated for the fabrication of telescopes. About 1757 he made an important discovery respecting the dispersion (or aberration) of light, and wrote a treatise on the subject, for which the Royal Society awarded him the Copley medal. The result of this discovery medal. medal. The result of this discovery was the achromatic telescope. In 1761 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society, and became optician to the king. Died about 1761.

See JOHN KELLY, "Life of J. Dollond."

Dollond, (PETER,) a son of the preceding, born about 1730, was a worthy successor of his father, under whose tuition he attained great proficiency in mathematics.

From 1766 until 1804 he and his brother John were partners, and maintained a high reputation by their skill his works, Paris, 1823.

as opticians. In 1804 John died, and Peter took as a partner his nephew, George Huggins, who then changed his name to Dollond. Peter died in 1820. George died in 1832. The former had improved Hadley's quadrant,

and written a treatise on telescopes.

Dolomieu, de, deh do'lo'me-uh',(DÉODAT GUI SYL-VAIN TANCRÈDE DE Gratet—gra't\(\frac{1}{2}\), a celebrated French geologist and mineralogist, born at Dolomieu, in Dauphiné, in 1750, was the son of the Marquis of Dolomieu. He was admitted into the order of Malta, in which he remained until about 1770, when he killed one of his companions in a duel. While confined for this offence, he became a student of the natural sciences. After his release he formed a friendship with La Rochefoucauld, by whose influence he was chosen a correspondent of the Academy of Sciences. About 1777 he returned to Malta, where he was promoted to some offices in the order. From Malta he made scientific excursions to Sicily and Italy for several years, during which he wrote treatises on volcanoes. He returned to France in 1791, composed some important articles on geology for the "Journal de Physique," and traversed on foot all parts of that country, with the geologist's hammer in his hand.

In 1796 he was appointed professor in the School of Mines, and was chosen a member of the Institute. He was one of the savants selected to attend Bonaparte in his expedition to Egypt in 1798, and was delighted with such an opportunity to pursue his favourite studies in a new field of inquiry. After a hasty survey of a part of Lower Egypt, he sailed for France in March, 1799, and was taken prisoner by the Neapolitans, (then at war with the French,) who kept him in a dungeon and treated him with great cruelty. Efforts were vainly made by several sovereign powers for his release, which could not be obtained until the victory of Marengo compelled Naples to make a treaty in which his liberation was positively stipulated. He arrived at Paris in March, 1801, and found that he had been appointed professor of mineralogy in the Museum of Natural History. He

of mineralogy in the Museum of Natural History. He delivered one course of lectures, then made a journey to the Alps, and died in November, 1801.

"Dolomieu," says Cuvier, "seemed to be born for geology. To a decided passion for that study he joined all the physical and moral faculties requisite for success."

Though adverse fortunes did not permit him to fully develop his powers as the author of any system of geology, yet the science is much indebted to his treatises. During his imprisonment, though deprived of pen and ink, he wrote a "Treatise on Mineralogical Philosophy" and a "Memoir on Mineral Species," using the smoke

of his lamp as a substitute for ink.

See notice, by CUVIER, in the "Biographie Universelle;" Lacé-Pède, "Notice historique sur la Vie de Dolomieu," 1802; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1804.

Dolscius, dols'tse-us, (PAUL,) a German Hellenist, born at Plauen in 1526, was a friend of Melanchthon.

Died in 1589.

Domairon, do'ma'ron', (Louis,) a French Jesuit, born at Béziers in 1745, wrote "The General Principles of Belles-Lettres," (1785,) and other works. Died in 1807.

Domard, do'ma'r', (Joseph François,) a French engraver of medals and gems, born in Paris in 1792;

died in 1858.

Domat, do'mā', or Daumat, dō'mā', (Jean,) an eminent French jurist, born at Clermont in Auvergne in 1625. He had intimate relations with the recluses of Port-Royal, especially with Pascal, who at his death intrusted to him his private papers. The details of his virtuous and useful life have not been recorded. His reputation is founded on a great systematic work entitled "The Civil Laws in their Natural Order," (1689.) Many persons had attempted to systematize the confused and illdigested materials of Roman law; but no one succeeded so perfectly as Domat, who is considered the most emi-nent jurist of his age. He received a pension from Louis XIV. D'Aguesseau, a most competent judge, spoke of him with profound respect. Domat was for many years king's advocate in the presidial court of Clermont. Died

Dombay, von, fon dom'bī, (Franz,) an Austrian Orientalist, born in Vienna in 1758, was appointed interpreter to the court for Oriental languages in 1792. He published "Geschichte der Scherifen," a "History of the Shereefs," (princes of Morocco,) (1801,) a "Persian Grammar," (1804,) and other works, which are commended by Silvestre de Sacy. Died in 1810.

Dombey, don'bà', (Joseph.) a French botanist and physician, born at Mâcon in 1742, studied botany at Paris under Jussieu. He received a commission from Turgot, the prime minister, to visit South America and collect such useful plants as could be profitably cultivated in France, and arrived at Callao in 1778. He

collect such useful plants as could be profitably cultivated in France, and arrived at Callao in 1778. He traversed Peru, Chili, etc., discovered mines of gold and quicksilver, and had many romantic adventures. Returning home, he landed at Cadiz in 1785 with an immense collection, of which, it is stated, the Spanish officials confiscated half and damaged the other half. Buffon procured for him a pension of six thousand livres. Dombey was living at Lyons when it was besieged in 1793, after which he obtained a mission to the Linited States. On the voyage thither he was taken United States. On the voyage thither he was taken by privateers, and imprisoned in Montserrat, where he died about 1794. The French regard him as one of the most enterprising and successful explorers of the domain of botany in the eighteenth century. As he was unable to defray the expense of publishing the results of his researches in Peru, he placed his herbal in the hands of L'Héritier, who prepared a Flora of Peru, which he left in manuscript.

See Deleuze, "Notice sur Dombey," in the "Annales du Muséum d'Histoire naturelle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dombrowski, dom-brov'skee, (JOHN HENRY,) an able Polish general, born in the palatinate of Cracow in 1755. In the effort for independence which the Poles began about 1791, he took a prominent part, and obtained the rank of general. He was compelled to surrender to Suwarrow in November, 1794, when his nation ceased to exist. In 1797 he entered the service of the Cisalpine Republic, for which he formed and commanded a Polish legion. He displayed great valour and ability a Polish legion. He displayed great valour and ability at Trebbia, (1799,) where he commanded a wing of the French army. After the battle of Jena (1806) Bonaparte called him to Poland, where he raised an army of 30,000 Poles. As general of division, Dombrowski gained victories at Dirschau and at Bromberg in 1809. He was wounded at Berezina in 1812, but continued to Each for Bonaparte until 1884. Died in 1818. fight for Bonaparte until 1814. Died in 1818.

See L. Chodzko, "Histoire des Légions Polonaises en Italie," 1829; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Domenichi, do-mên'e-kee or do-mā'ne-kee, (Luigi,) an Italian littérateur, born at Piacenza, lived at and at Florence, where he was patronized by Duke Cosimo I. He translated into Italian Plutarch's "Lives," (1555,) Pliny's "Natural History," (1561,) and other works. He also wrote several original works, among which are "The Nobility of Women," ("La Nobilità delle Donne,") and "The Court Lady," ("La Donna di Corte"). Died in 1664 Corte.") Died in 1564.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Domenichi, da, da do-mên'e-kee or do-ma'ne-kee, (Domenico,) a learned prelate, born in Venice in 1416, lived many years in Rome. He was made referendary by Calixtus III., nuncio by another pope, and Bishop of Brescia by Paul II. He wrote a "Treatise on the Episcopal Dignity," and many other works on theology.

Died in 1478.

Domenichino, do-mên-e-kee'no, [Fr. Dominiquin, do'me'ne'kân',] an eminent Italian painter, whose proper name was DOMENICO ZAMPIERI, do-mên'e-ko dzânı-pename was DOMENICO ZAMPIERI, do-men'e-ko dzani-pe-a'ree, was born at Bologna in 1581. He studied under Annibal Caracci in Rome, where he remained some years and was patronized as a painter and architect by Gregory XV. He afterwards worked in Naples, where he died in 1641. He painted in oil and in fresco, was a good colorist, and excelled both in history and land-scapes. Among his master-pieces are "The Martyrdom of Saint Agnes," and the "Communion of Saint Je-rome." finished about 1612, which is to be seen in the Vatican opposite Raphael's "Transfiguration." Some judges, as Caracci and N. Poussin, estimate him as

scarcely inferior to any painter except Raphael, Cor-

reggio, and Titian.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Malvasia, "Felsina Pittrice;" Bolognin-Amorini, "Vita di Domenico Zampieri," 1839; Bellori, "Vite de' Pittriori," NaGler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" Lecarpentier, "Notice sur D. Zampieri," 1812.

Domenici, do-mên'e-chee or do-mā'ne-chee, (Francesco,) an Italian painter, born at Treviso, lived about 1530, and died at the age of thirty-five. He is called one of the best pupils of Titian.

Domenico. See Dominic, Saint.

Domenico, do-mên'e-ko, (ALEXIS,) [Fr. Dominique
LE Grec, do'me'n'ek' leh grêk,] called IL Greco, (èl
grā'ko,) an artist, born in the Greek Archipelago about
1547, was a pupil of Titian in Venice. He excelled in painting, sculpture, and architecture, and imitated the manner of Titian with success. In his later years he worked in Toledo and other cities of Spain, where he produced many admired paintings and formed some able pupils. He designed a church in Toledo, and adorned it with sculptures and pictures. Died in 1625.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgenieines Künstler-Lexikon."

Domenico d'Asciano. See Bartolo, (Domenico.) Domenico de' Barbieri, do-mên'e-ko da bar-beā'ree, or Domenico Fiorentino, (fe-o-rên-tee'no,) a painter, sculptor, and engraver, born at Florence in 1506; died in 1560.

Domenico degli Camei, do-mên'e-ko dal'yee kamā'ee, an Italian artist, born at Milan, derived his surname from his skill in engraving gems in relief, or cameos. His family name was COMPAGNI. Vasari speaks with admiration of his portraits of Ludovico Sforza and other princes, which are among the most precious monuments of modern iconography. Died about 1490. **Domenico Veneziano**, do-mên'e-ko và-nêt-se-â'no,

or Domenico of Venice, an Italian painter, born about 1408, is said to have been the first who painted in oil at Florence. He was assassinated by Castagno, the painter,

about 1462. (See CASTAGNO.)
See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Domergue, do'marg', (François Urbain,) a French grammarian, born at Aubagne in 1745, settled in Paris about 1790, and a few years later was chosen a member of the Institute. He was the author of "Orthographic

Exercises," and other grammatical works. Died in 1810. **Dom/ett**, written also **Domott**, (Sir WILLIAM,) and English admiral, born in Devonshire about 1754, served under Rodney and Nelson against the French. Died in 1828.

Domingo, do-meng'go, (Luis,) a Spanish painter and sculptor, born at Valencia in 1718; died in 1767.

Domingo de Guzman. See Dominic, Saint.

Dom'i-nic, [Sp. Domingo De Guzman, do-meng'go da gooth-man'; Fr. Dominioue, do'me'nek'; It. Domenico, do-men'e-ko,] Saint, the founder of the order of Dominicans, was born at Calahorra, in Old Castle, in the Having become noted for his zeal, and all of the control of t in 1170. Having become noted for his zeal and eloquence as a preacher, he was admitted in 1198 into the chapter of the Bishop of Osma, whom he assisted in his efforts to convert the Albigenses in France. According to the Catholics, he performed many miracles, and offered to sell himself as a slave in order to raise money for charitable purposes. He appears to have been one of the instigators of the crusade against the Albigenses about 1212, in which many thousands of those people perished. In 1215 he founded the order of Preaching Friars, or Dominicans, which was approved by the pope in 1216 and was rapidly multiplied in Christendom. Their rules exact rigorous fasting and total abstinence from flesh. The design of the founder was to make the conversion of heretics their special pursuit. In France they were of the order. The pope created in his favour the office of Master of the Sacred Palace, which is always filled by a Dominican. He died in 1221, and was canonized by Gregory IX. in 1234.

See Touron, "Vie de Saint-Dominique," 1739; Castillo, "Historia del Santo Domingo," 1612-22; LACORDAIRE, "Vie de Saint-Dominique," 1840; BOTTONI, "Vita di San Domenico," 3vols., 1789.

Dominici, da, då do-mee'ne-chee, (BERNARDO,) a Neapolitan artist, published "The Lives of Neapolitan Painters, Sculptors, and Architects," (3 vols., 1742-45.)

Dominikus, do-mee'ne-kus, (JAKOB,) a German historian, born at Rheinbergen in 1764. Among his works, which are highly commended, are "Ferdinand, Duke of Alva," (1796,) and "Henry IV. of France," (2 vols.,

1797.)

Dominique. See Domenico and Dominic, Saint.

Dominique Barrière, do'me'nèk' ba're-air', a

French engraver, born at Marseilles in 1622, worked at

Dominique le Grec. See Domenico, (Alexis.)

Dominiquin. See Domenichino.

Dominis, de, da dom'e-ness, (MARCANTONIO,) an Italian theologian, born in the isle of Arba, near Dalnatia, in 1566. He gained early distinction as professor of philosophy and mathematics at Padua, and became Archbishop of Spalatro. Before this promotion he wrote a curious treatise on light, "On the Rays of Light and Vision in Perspective Glasses and in the Rainbow," ("De Radiis Visus et Lucis in Vitris perspectivis et Iride," 1611,) in which the phenomenon of the rainbow was explained for the first time. About 1612, he removed was explained for the first time. About 1615 he removed to England, turned Protestant, and was appointed Dean of Windsor by James I. He published arguments against Popery in his work "On the Ecclesiastical Republic," ("De Republica Ecclesiastica," 1617.) He returned to Italy in 1622, and abjured the doctrines of that work. On a suspicion that he was about to recant again, he

was imprisoned at Rome, and died in prison in 1624.

See Voltaire, "Lettres philosophiques;" Limborch, "Historia Inquisitionis."

Domitian, do-mish'e-an, [Lat. Domitia'nus; Fr. Domitien, do'me'se'an',] or, more fully, Ti'tus Fla'-vius Domitia'nus, a Roman emperor, the second son of Vespasian, born in 51 A.D., succeeded his brother Titus in 81. Though his character was depraved and Titus in 81. cruel, he at first affected a zeal for public virtue and justice. He was defeated by the Dacians, and made a disgraceful treaty, by which he bound himself to pay them tribute. His armies were generally unsuccessful, except in Britain, which was conquered by Agricola. He mar-ried Domitia Longina, to whom he gave the title of Augusta. Many innocent persons fell victims to his suspicions, his cruelty, or his rapacity. He banished the philosophers and literati, among whom was Epictetus. One of his favourite pastimes was hunting and killing flies. A conspiracy was formed among his guards and courtiers, and he was killed in his palace in 96 A.D., when the senate chose Nerva as his successor.

See Tacitus, "Historia;" Suetonius, "Domitianus;" Niebuhr, "Römische Geschichte," vol. ii.; J. Arrhenius, "Vita Imperatoris Domitiani," 1696.

Domitianus. See Domitian.

Domitianus, do-mish-e-ā'nus, (Lucius Domitius,) a Roman general, who assumed the title of emperor in the reign of Diocletian. He was put to death in 288 A.D.

Dom-ĭ-til'la or Domitia, do-mish'e-a, the wife of the emperor Vespasian, was the mother of Titus and Domitian. She died before the accession of Vespasian.

Domitius Afer. See AFER.

Domitius Ahenobarbus. See Ahenobarbus. Dommartin, do'mar'tan', (ELZÉARD AUGUSTE,) a French general, born in 1768, distinguished himself at the battle of the Pyramids and at El Arish. killed at Rosetta in 1799.

Domnus. See Donus.

Don, (DAVID,) a Scottish botanist, born at Forfar in 1800. He went to London in 1819, and gained reputation by a "Monograph on the Genus Saxifraga." In 1822 he was appointed librarian of the Linnæan Society, to which he contributed several able botanical treatises. In 1825 he produced a valuable work on the plants of Nepaul, "Prodromus Floræ Nepalensis." He became professor of botany in King's College, London, in 1836. Died in 1840.

cursions to Africa and South America, and published an excellent "System of Gardening and Botany," (4 vols., 1831-38.) Died in 1856. Don'ald I., King of Scotland, is said to have been the first Christian king of that country. Died about

216 A.D.

Donald II., King of Scotland, reigned about four years, and died about 864 A.D.

Donald IV. or VI, King of Scotland, reigned from

892 to 904 A.D.

Donald VII. See DUNCAN.

Donald VIII., sometimes called Donald Bane, usurped the throne of Scotland in 1093. He was de-

posed by Edgar Atheling in 1093.

Don'ald-son, (John,) a skilful Scottish portraitpainter, born in Edinburgh in 1737, lived some years in
London. He published an "Essay on the Elements of
Beauty," and a volume of poems. He was a very successful artist, especially in miniature. Died in 1801.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Don'ald-son, (Professor JOHN,) an eminent British agriculturist of the present age. He published a "Treatise on Manures and Grasses," (1842,) "Cultivated Plants of the Farm," (1847,) and "Agricultural Biography," (London, 1854,) which is said to be an excellent work.

Don'ald-son, (Rev. John William), an English blacked born in 1812, mublished Greek, Latin and

philologist, born in 1812, published Greek, Latin, and Hebrew grammars, and other works. Died about 1861.

Donaldson, (Thomas Leverton,) an English architect, born in London about 1795. He published a "Collection of Doorways from Ancient and Modern Buildings in Greece and Italy," (1833.) In 1843 he became professor of architecture in University College, London. He was architect of All-Saints Church, London and the state of All-Saints Church, London and the state of the st don, and of other churches in or near that city.

don, and of other churches in or near that city.

Donaldson, (Walter,) a Scottish writer, born at Aberdeen about 1575, published "Synopsis Œconomica."

Donat. See Donatus.

Donatello, do-nā-tel'lo, (Donato di Belto di Bardo,) an eminent sculptor, born in Florence in 1383, worked in Florence, Venice, Rome, and Padua, and was highly successful. He was patronized by the famous Cosimo de' Medici. Among his best productions are bronze figures of Saint George, of Saint Mark, and of "Judith holding the Head of Holofernes." He excelled in the representation of historical events by bas-reliefs. His character was noble and liberal. Died in 1466. His His character was noble and liberal. Died in 1466. His works are commended for correctness of form, for propriety of attitude, and for power and truth of expression,

Sometimes reaching the pathetic and sublime.

See Andrea Francioni, "Elogio di Donatello," 1837; Nagler,
"Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Donatello, (SIMONE,) a Florentine sculptor, brother of the preceding. He was invited to Rome in 1431 by Pope Eugene, and spent about twelve years in adorning one of the doors of Saint Peter's with bas-reliefs.

Donati, do-na'tee, a noble and powerful Guelph family of Florence, which flourished about the end of the thirteenth century. Gemma Donati, the wife of Dante, was a member of this family.

Donati, (ALESSANDRO,) an Italian Jesuit, poet, and antiquary, born at Sienna in 1584, professed rhetoric in Rome with distinction. He wrote, in Latin, a poem on the "Poetic Art," an epic poem named "Constantinus," the "Poetic Art," an epic poem named "Constantinus," (1640,) and an excellent work on the edifices of Rome, ("Roma vetus et recens," 1633,) which was perhaps superior to anything previously written on the antiquities of that city. Died in 1640.

Donati, (ANTONIO,) a Venetian naturalist, born in 1606; died in 1659.

Donati do not the (RINDO) an Italian poet born at

Donati, do-na tee, (BINDO,) an Italian poet, born at Florence, wrote in the Tuscan language. He was ranked by Crescimbeni among the first writers of his time. Died about 1300.

Don, (George,) father of the preceding, born about 1770, was proprietor of a nursery and botanic garden at Forfar, and was a good botanist. Died in 1814.

Don, (Sir George,) a British general, born in 1756; died in 1832.

Don, (George,) a botanist, born in 1798, was a brother of David Don, noticed above. He made scientific extended in 1830.

Dond (George,) a botanist, born in 1798, was a brother of David Don, noticed above. He made scientific extended in 1830.

when they banished or killed their principal rivals, of whom Dante was one. Donati soon lost his influence with his own party, was accused of tyrannical designs, and, failing to appear at the trial, was condemned in 1308, and destroyed himself.
See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Donati or Donato, do-nã/to, (MARCELLO,) Count di Ponzano (de pon-zã/no,) an Italian physician, born at Correggio in 1538. He wrote "De Medica Historia mirabili," (1586.) Died in 1602.

See Castellani, "Vita del celebre Medico M. Donati," 1788.

Donati, (VITALIANO,) an Italian physician, eminent as a naturalist, was born at Padua in 1713. Prompted by a passion for botany and other natural sciences, he traversed Italy for about eight years, and was employed by Pope Benedict XIV, to make collections for his college. He then explored Illyria, and undertook a description of the productions of the Adriatic. In 1750 an outline of his intended work on the "Natural History of the Adriatic" was published. He also visited Syria and Egypt for scientific purposes, and sent home many objects of natural history. On his voyage homeward he perished by shipwreck in 1763.

See GENNARI, "Elogio di V. Donati," 1839.

Donato. See Donatello.

Donato, do-ná'to, (Bernardino,) an Italian philologist, was born at Zano, near Verona. He was professor of Greek at Padua about 1532. He translated Xenophon's book "On Economy," and other Greek works. He was the first editor of "Chrysostom on Saint Paul" in Greek. Died about 1532. in Greek. Died about 1550.

Donato, (Francesco,) Doge of Venice, was elected in 1545, and died in 1553, leaving a good reputation for eloquence and wisdom. He maintained the neutrality of Venice in the war between Charles V. and Henry II.

of France.

See Daru, "Histoire de Venise."

Donato or **Donati**, (GERONIMO,) a Venetian statesman, negotiated a peace between the pope and Venice in 1510. His abilities were extolled by Erasmus. Died

Donato, (LEONARDO,) was Doge of Venice from 1606 to 1612. He firmly resisted Pope Paul V., who wished to deprive the republic of its jurisdiction over the clergy, and who laid the state under an interdict in 1606. This was finally removed without any concession on the part of Venice. Died in 1612.

See Andrea Morosini, "Vita Leonardi Donati," 1628; Pierre Marcel, "Vitæ Donatorum."

Donato, (NICCOLÒ,) a Venetian diplomatist, born in 1705. He wrote "L'Uomo di Governo," ("The Statesman,") which was translated into French by Robinet, (1767.) Died in 1765.

Donato, (ZENO,) an Italian painter, born at Verona, flourished about tree.

flourished about 1500.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Do-nā'tus, [Fr. Donat, do'nā',] Bishop of Casæ Nigræ, in Numidia, the chief author of the schism of Donatists, which began about 305 A.D., disturbed the church for more than a century, and filled Africa with dire calamities. With an affected zeal for discipline, he formed a party against Cecilianus, Bishop of Carthage, as being identified with some who, through fear of persecution, had given up the sacred books and were hence called "Traditores." He taught that the Church was not infellible, but it does not worst that he words into not infallible; but it does not appear that he made innovations in doctrine. This party became very numerous in Africa, and, it is said, burned the churches of the Catholics and massacred the members of that party. At the Council of Arles, in 314, the question was decided in favour of Cecilianus. The Donatists, however, increased until 410, when the emperor Honorius convoked a council at Carthage, which condemned them as heretics. This result is ascribed chiefly to the efforts of Saint Augustine. They became divided into several sects, and about the sixth century had sunk into insignificance.

See SAINT AUGUSTINE, "De Hæreticis;" TILLEMONT, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

became the master-spirit. He is said to have been him the surname of Magnus, (the "Great.") He died in exile about 355. The Donatists in his time were nearly as numerous in Africa as the Catholics.

See Pluquet, "Dictionnaire des Hérésies."

Donatus, [Fr. Donat, do'nā',] (ÆLIUS,) a celebrated Latin grammarian, born about 333 A.D. He taught rhetoric in Rome, and was a teacher of Saint Jerome, who speaks highly of his talents. His "Elements of Grammar" ("Ars Granmatica") served as the basis of nearly all subsequent elementary works on that subject, and was generally used in the schools of the middle ages. He also wrote an able commentary on Terence, which is extant.

See L. Schopfen, "De Terentio et Donato," 1824.

Donckers. See Donkers. Dondi, don'dee, (GIACOMO,) born at Padua, was eminent as a philosopher and physician. He wrote "Store-house of Medicine," ("Promptuarium Medicinæ,") and made a famous clock in Padua in 1344.

Dondi, (GIOVANNI,) a son of the preceding, born in 1318, was a physician and mathematician, and the friend

1318, was a physician and mathematician, and the friend of Petrarch, who addressed to him several letters. He invented a celebrated clock, which was placed in Pavía and procured for him and his descendants the surname of Horologius, or Dall' Orologio. Died in 1389. See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Dondi dall' Orologio, don'dee dâl-lo-ro-lo'jo, (Carlo Antonio,) Marquis, an Italian naturalist, was born of a noble family of Padua about 1750. He devoted his life chiefly to natural history and chemistry. He wrote an "Introduction to the Natural History of the Euganean Hills," (1780,) and a few other scientific works. Died in 1801. Died in 1801.

Dondini, don-dee'nee, (Guglielmo,) an Italian poet and Jesuit, born at Ancona in 1606, was professor of

and Jesuit, born at Ancona in 1606, was professor of eloquence in Rome for many years. Among his works are a Latin poem "On the Birth of the Dauphin of France," (1639,) and a "History of the Actions, in France, of Farnese, Prince of Parma," (1673.)

Donducci, don-doot'chee, (GIOVANNI ANDREA,) an Italian painter, surnamed IL MASTELLETTA, èl mâs-tellet'tâ, was born at Bologna in 1575. "He had a rich imagination," says Auguis, "a pure design, and vigorous colour." His reputation was high in his own time, but has since declined. He died in 1627, or according to has since declined. He died in 1637, or, according to another account, in 1655.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Doneau, do'nō', [Lat. DoneL'Lus,] (Hugues,) an able French jurist and Protestant, born at Châlonssur-Saône in 1527. He was teaching jurisprudence at Bourges in 1572, when, by the aid of his scholars, he escaped the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew and fled from France. He afterwards professed law at Heidelberg, Leyden, and Altorf, where he died in 1591. He is the author of voluminous and esteemed commentaries on civil law.

See Taisand, "Vies des Jurisconsultes;" Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique;" Zeidler, "Spicilegium Observationum Vitam H. Donelli illustrantium," 1766.

Donellus. See DONEAU.

Donellus. See Doneau.

Don'el-lý, (Sir Ross.) a British admiral, who entered the navy at an early age. He fought with distinction under Lord Howe in June, 1794, and commanded the squadron before Toulon in 1803. For his conduct at Montevideo in 1807 he received the thanks of Parliament. He was made rear-admiral in 1814, and full admiral in 1838. Died in 1841.

Dongelberge, de, deh dong'el-bêrg'eh, (Henri Charles,) a Belgian historian, born probably at Brussels in 1593; died in 1660.

Dongois. dôy'gw3'. (Nicolas.) a French jurist, born

Dongois, don'gwâ', (NICOLAS,) a French jurist, born in Paris about 1634, was a nephew of the poet Boileau, and an acquaintance of Voltaire. Died in 1717.

Doni, do'nee, (ADONE,) an able painter of the Roman school, born at Assisi, worked about 1540. He is reputed the greatest painter that Assisi ever produced.

moires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Donit, (ANTONIO FRANCESCO,) an Italian littérateur, born at Florence about 1508. He lived a wandering life, of Carthage in 316 A.D. by the Donatists, of whom he and gained a scanty subsistence by his writings, some of

which were facetious, humorous, or satirical, and had a temporary vogue. Among his works is a treatise on painting and sculpture, entitled "Disegno partito in più Ragionamenti," "The Gourd," ("La Zucca," 1551,) "The Marbles of Doni," (1552,) and "La Libraria del Doni," (1550,) a bibliographical work, which passed through many editions, but is very defective. Died in 1574.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" Negri, "Istoria de' Fiorentini Scrittori;" Niceron, "Mémoires."

Doni, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an eminent Italian scholar and antiquary, born in Florence in 1593. The study of antiquities became his ruling passion, and he made an immense collection of rare objects. In 1623 he removed to Rome, where he was patronized by Cardinal Barberini and was made secretary of the Sacred College. He returned to Florence in 1640, and was chosen professor of eloquence. He wrote several Latin poems, ("Carmina," 1628,) and treatises on ancient music, one of which is named "Lyra Barberina," (1773.) Died in 1646.

See BANDINI, "De Vita et Scriptis J. B. Donii," 1755.

Doni d'Attichi, do'ne' da'te'she', ? (Louis,) a French bishop and biographer, born in 1596; died in 1664.

Donini, do-nee'nee, (Girolamo,) a skilful Italian painter, born at Correggio in 1681, was a pupil of Carlo Cignani, and worked at Bologna. He excelled in design and colour, and is said to have finished his works with greater care and delicacy than any eminent painter except Carlo Dolce. Died about 1740.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Donis, do'nis, (Nikolaus,) a German monk and geographer, lived in the monastery of Reichenbach about 1450. He produced a Latin version of Ptolemy's Geography, to which he added graduated maps, and an ori ginal treatise (in Latin) "On the Wonders of the World." He presented a copy of this work to the pope in 1471.

Donizetti, don-e-zet'tee or do-nid-zet'tee, (GAETANO,) an excellent Italian musical composer, born at Bergamo in 1798, studied music under Mattei at Bologna. He served several years in the army, which he quitted about 1822. After many essays, he produced in 1830, at Milan, his opera "Anna Bolena," which was much admired. It was followed by many other operas, which were very sucwas followed by many other operas, which were very successful and still retain their popularity, among which are "Lucrezia Borgia," (1833,) "Lucia di Lammermoor," (1835,) and "Linda di Chamouni," (1842.) In the latter part of his life he was professor of counterpoint in the Royal College of Naples, and chapel-master and composer to the court of Vienna. Died at Bergamo in 1848.

See A. DE LAFAGE, "Notice sur Donizetti;" SCUDO, "Donizetti etl'École Italienne depuis Rossini;" Féttis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Donkers, donk'ers, or Donckers, (JAN or PIETER,) a Dutch painter, born at Gouda about 1610, died pre-

Donkers, Donckers, or Doncker, (PIETER,) a Dutch painter of history and portraits, born at Gouda about 1612. He worked at Rome. Died in 1668.

Donn or Donne, don, (ABRAHAM,) an English mathe-

matician, born at Bideford in 1718; died in 1746.

Donnadieu, do'nā'de-uh', (GABRIEL,) a French general, born at Nîmes in 1777; died in 1849.

Donné, do'nà', (ALPHONSE,) a French savant, born at Noyon in 1806. He wrote treatises on the physiology of milk, blood myses and coliver. of milk, blood, mucus, and saliva.

Donne, don, or Donn, (BENJAMIN,) an English mathematician of Bideford, born in 1729, published several

treatises. Died in 1798.

Donne, (John,) an eminent English poet and divine, born in London in 1573, was educated in the Catholic religion, which he renounced in favour of the Church of England. He was secretary to Lord-Chancellor Egerton, when he privately married a niece of that nobleman and consequently lost his office. In 1610 he wrote the "Pseudo-Martyr," which procured him the favour of James I., who persuaded him to take holy orders about James I., who persuaded him to take holy orders about 1614, and made him one of his chaplains. He gained celebrity for his eloquence as a preacher, and in 1621 was appointed Dean of Saint Paul's. Donne was the first and Cowley the second of the school which Johnson denominates "metaphysical poets," who laboured after conceits and novel turns of thought. "Donne," says

Hallam, "is the most inharmonious of our versifiers. Of his earlier poems many are very licentious; the later are chiefly devout. Few are good for much; the conceits have not even the merit of being intelligible." Dryden styles him "the greatest wit, though not the greatest poet, of our nation." He wrote satires, elegies, and other poems. His Sermons, published in 1640, are much admired for learning and subtlety. He died in 1631. His life was written by Izaak Walton, (1640.)

See, also, H. Alford, "Life of Donne," 1839; "Retrospective Review," vol. viii., 1823.

Donneau de Vizé, do'nō' deh ve'zà', (Jean,) a French critic and journalist, born in Paris in 1640. He French critic and journalist, born in Paris in 1640. He wrote several successful comedies, and founded about 1680 the "Mercure galante," a monthly review, in which he attacked Racine and Molière and published news of the court, etc. This was probably the earliest French journal or newspaper. Died in 1710.

Donner, don'ner, (Georg Raphael,) a skilful German sculptor, born at Essling in 1695; died in 1741.

Donnet, do'na', (Ferdinand François Auguste,) a French prelate, born at Bourg Argental in 1795, became Archbishop of Bordeaux in 1837, and a cardinal in 1852. He died in 1882.

He died in 1882.

Dönniges or Doenniges, (WILHELM,) a German publicist, born near Stettin in 1814. He wrote, besides other works, a "History of the German Empire in the

Fourteenth Century," (1842.)

Donnino, (AGNOLO,) a painter, born at Florence, lived about 1500. He is praised by Vasari.

Donnissan, de, MARQUIS, a French royalist officer, who took a prominent part in the civil war of La Vendée in 1793. He died on the scaffold about the La Vendée in 1793.

end of 1703.

Donoli, do-no'lee, (Alfonso Francesco,) an Italian medical writer, born in Tuscany in 1635; died in 1724.
Donoso, do-no'so, (José,) a Spanish painter, born in

New Castile in 1628, worked in Madrid, several churches of which he adorned with paintings. His manner is said to resemble that of Paul Veronese. Died in 1686.

Donoso Cortés, do-no'so kor-tês', (Juan,) Marquis de Valdegamas, (vâl-dà-gâ'mâs,) a Spanish statesman and writer, born in Estremadura in 1809. He was a classical scholar, and displayed poetical talents at an early age. He at first favoured the Liberal party in politics. At the death of Ferdinand VII. (1833) he supported the cause of Isabella and her mother, Christina, against Carlos. About 1840 he was secretary to the queen-mother Christina, then an exile in France. In 1844 he was chosen secretary to the queen Isabella, and was made Marquis of Valdegamas. In his later years he became conservative, and wrote political works which are admired for their literary merit. In his "Essay on Catholicism, Liberalism, and Socialism" (1851) he appears as a zeal-ous champion of the Catholic Church. He was sent as minister to Berlin in 1848, and was Spanish minister at Paris when he died in 1853. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Donoughmore. See Hutchinson, (Richard Hely.) Don'o-van, (EDWARD,) an English naturalist, author of an esteemed "Natural History of British Insects," (16 vols., 1792–1816.) About 1797 he produced a "Natural History of British Birds." Between 1798 and 1805 he issued a series of works on the insects of China, India, and other parts of Asia, which were favourably received. "A great number of species," says Swainson, "are here delineated for the first time." He also wrote "Descriptive Excursions through South Wales," and edited a periodical called "The Naturalist's Repository." Died in 1837

Do'nus I., or Dom'nus, a native of Rome, was chosen pope in 677 A.D., as successor to Dieudonné II., (Adeodat.) Died in 678.

Donus II., or Domnus, elected pope in 974, according to some authorities was the successor of Benedict VI.

Dony, do'ne', (JEAN JACQUES DANIEL,) a Belgian metallurgist, born at Liege in 1759; died in 1819.

Donzelli, don-zel'lee, (IPPOLITO and PIETRO,) Italian metallurgist, born at Liege in 1759; died in 1819.

painters, who were brothers, and worked at Naples about 1460-90.

Donzellini, don-zêl-lee'nee, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian medical writer, born in the province of Brescia; died at Venice about 1560.

Donzello. See Donzelli.

Doo, (George Thomas,) an eminent English historical engraver, was born in Surrey in 1800. He was elected Royal Academician about 1857, having previously received the title of historical engraver to the queen. Among his works, which are mostly line engravings, are the "Ecce Homo," after Correggio, the "Infant Christ," after Raphael, and "Italian Pilgrims coming in Sight of Rome," after Eastlake.

Doo'dy, (Samuel,) an English botanist, born in Staffordshire, was director of a botanic garden at Chelsea. He made discoveries in cryptogamous plants, and contributed to the "Synopsis" of Ray, who was his friend.

Died in 1706.

Doo'lit-tle, (THOMAS,) an English nonconformist

"The Complete Body of Practical Divinity," and other approved works. Died in 1707.

Doo'ly, (John Mitchell,) an American judge, was born in Georgia about 1772. He embraced the profession of law, and became judge of the Western Circuit of Georgia in 1816. He was afterwards twice elected judge of the Northern Circuit of Georgia. Died in 1827. Judge Dooly was a noted wit and humorist.

Doorree, Dourri, or Durri (door're) Effend, (Ah-

MED,) a Turkish diplomatist and writer, born in Erzroom, was sent as ambassador to Persia in 1720. Died in 1722. See Von Hammer, "Geschichte des Osmanischen Reichs."

Doppelmayr, dop'pel-mīr, written also Doppelmaier and Doppelmayer, (Johann Gabriel,) a German mathematician, born at Nuremberg in 1671. He was professor of mathematics at Nuremberg from 1704 until 1750. In 1713 he was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society of London. He was skilful in polishing mirrors and grinding lenses for telescopes. Among his principal works are an "Introduction to Geography," (1714,) a "Celestial Atlas," in Latin, (1742,) and "Electric Phenomena recently discovered," (1744.) Near the end of his life he distinguished himself by his electrical experinients. Died in 1750. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Doppert, dop'pêrt, (Johann), a German scholar, born at Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1671; died in 1735.

Doppet, do'pà', (François Amédée,) a physician and general, born at Chambéry in 1753. He entered the army of the French republic about 1792, became generalin-chief of the army of the Alps, and directed the siege of Lyons in 1793. He exerted his power to prevent carnage and pillage at the capture of this city, and afterwards commanded in Spain. On account of ill health, he retired from service in 1794. He wrote medical and political treatises, romances, and memoirs of his own life. The last is his best work. Died about 1800.

See Lamartine, "History of the Girondists;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dop'ping, (Anthony,) Bishop of Meath, was born in Dublin about 1642; died in 1697.

Doppler, dop'pler, (Christian,) a German mathematician, born at Salzburg in 1803, became professor of experimental physics at Vienna in 1851.

Do'ran, (John,) an English author, born in London in 1807. He was tutor of several young members of the English nobility, and passed some years in France. In 1822 he produced "The Wandering Jew," a melodrama. 1822 he produced "The Wandering Jew," a melodrama. He contributed many articles in prose and verse to the periodicals, and wrote, among other works, "Table Traits," (1854,) "Habits and Men," "Knights and their Days," and "Monarchs Retired from Business," (1857,) which were favourably received. He succeded Thoms as editor of "Notes and Queries." Died in 1878.

Dorange, do'rôNzh', (Jacques Nicolas Pierre,) a French poet, born at Marseilles in 1786; died in 1811.

Dorat. do'rã'. (CLAUDE JOSEPH.) a French poet, born

Dorat, do'rā', (CLAUDE JOSEPH,) a French poet, born in Paris in 1734, inherited an easy fortune, and had no profession but that of author. He wrote "Zulica," and other tragedies, some of which were moderately successful, several comedies, and numerous odes, poetical tales, and fugitive verses, which were favourably received. His ing.

"Theatrical Declamation" is considered his best poem. He was severely criticised by contemporary writers for

his mannerism and persiflage. Died in 1780.

See Grimm, "Correspondance;" Madame de Genlis, Mémoires;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Dorat or Daurat, dō'rā', [Lat. AURA'TUS,] (JEAN,) a French poet, born at Limoges, in Limousin, about 1500. In 1560 he was appointed professor of Greek in the Royal College at Paris. Scaliger thought him a judicious critic. Dorat was one of the celebrated poetic "Pléiade," i.e. one of the seven most admired poets of the age. He wrote, in Latin, epigrams, odes, anagrams, etc. Charles IX. gave him the title of poet-royal. Died in 1588. See "Ménagiana;" J. B. VITRAC, "Éloge de J. Dorat," 1775.

Dorat, (MADELEINE,) a daughter of the preceding, born in 1548, was versed in Greek, Latin, and other languages. Died in 1636.

Dorbay, don'ba', (François,) a French architect, born in Paris, was a pupil of L. Levau. He directed the execution of the preceding for the College of the execution of his master's designs for the College of Quatre-Nations, and was employed as architect on the Louvre and the Tuileries. He also gave the designs of several churches of Paris. Died in 1697.

Dordoni, dor-do'nee, (Antonio,) an Italian artist, born at Busseto, near Parma, in 1528, was one of the most excellent gem-engravers of his time. His works are very rare. Died in Rome in 1584.

Doré, (PAUL GUSTAVE,) a French artist and designer, born at Strasbourg about 1833, acquired great popularity as an illustrator of the Bible and other works, among which are Tennyson's "Idylls," "Don Quixote," Dante's, "Inferno," Rabelais, La Fontaine's "Fables," and "Paradise Lost." His principal paintings have been on view at the Doré Gallery in New Bond Street, London, cinca Vera. since 1870. Among them we may name "Christ leaving the Prætorium," "The Dream of Pilate's Wife," and "The Flight into Egypt." His work is rich and powerful rather than delicate or refined. Died in 1883.

Doré, (PIERRE,) [Lat. PE'TRUS AURA'TUS,] a French theologian, born at Orléans about 1500, was a violent adversary of Protestantism. Died in 1559.

Dörfel, (GEORG SAMUEL,) a German astronomer of the seventeenth century, was minister at Plauen, in Saxony. He wrote "Observations on the Comet of 1680," and discovered that the orbit of each comet is a parabola, of which the sun occupies the focus.

Dorfeuille, (ANTOINE,) a French Jacobin, born about 1750, rendered himself infamous by the massacre of a multitude of people at Lyons in 1793. He was

killed in 1795.

Dörfling. See DERFFLINGER.

Dörfling or Doerfling, von, fon dör/fling, (GEORG,) a German general, born at Dorf, in Bohemia, in 1606. He fought for the Elector of Brandenburg, distinguished himself in many campaigns against the Poles, Swedes, and French, and was raised to the rank of field-marshal in 1670. Died in 1695.

Doria, do're-3, one of the four most noble and powerful families of Genoa. The Dorias and Spinolas were Ghibelines, and the Grimaldi and Fieschi were Guelphs. The family of Doria was distinguished in the twelfth century. In 1339 these four families, which had long disturbed the state by their rivalry, were all exiled, and

the nobles were excluded from power.

LAMBA DORIA was admiral of the Genoese fleet in 1298, when he gained a decisive victory over the Venetians near Corzola.

PAGNINO DORIA, a famous admiral, commanded in the third war against Venice. In 1352 a great naval battle was fought near Constantinople, between Admiral Doria and the Venetian admiral Pisani, in which the former was the victor. Doria gained another victory

over Pisani in 1354.

PIETRO DORIA commanded the fleet in 1379, when he attempted to take Venice, but was defeated and killed in

January, 1380.

Doria, (Andrea,) known in English Histories as
Andrew Doria, the restorer of Genoese liberty, born at Oneglia in 1468, was of the same family as the preced-After serving several years in the armies of France

and Naples, he entered the French navy about 1490, and soon acquired the reputation of the first admiral of his He commanded the fleet of Francis I. in his war with Charles V., and gained an advantage over the Imperialists at Marseilles. In 1528, suspecting the French court of treacherous designs against his country and himself, he made a treaty with Charles V., and stipulated for the liberation of Genoa, which was subject to the misrule of two rival factions,-the Adorni and Fregosi. He entered Genoa, was received with joy by the citizens, and gave them a free constitution, which has lasted, without any important change, until the present century. The senate voted to him the title of "Father of his Country." He declined the office of doge, that he might serve Charles V. as admiral against the Turks. In 1541 he commanded the fleet in Charles's unfortunate expedition against Algiers. That emperor rewarded him with the order of the Golden Fleece, and the titles of Prince of Melfi and Marquis of Tursi. At the age of eighty-five he conducted his fleet to the relief of Corsica, invaded by the French, from whom he took the sea-port of San Fiorenzo.

See Capelloni, "Vita del Principe Doria," 1565; Carlo Sigonio, "De Vita et Gestis Andreæ Doriæ," 1585; Andreæ Richer, "Vie de'André Doria," 1789; J. B. Giraldi, "De Gestis Andreæ Doriæ," 1696; Antonio Bianchini, "Elogio del Principe Andrea Doria," 1781.

Doria, (Antonio,) a Genoese officer, who served with distinction under Charles V. He wrote an account of events which occurred in his time, "Compendio d'A. Doria," (1571.)

Doria, (OBERTO,) a Genoese admiral, commanded the fleet which gained a decisive victory over the naval force

of Pisa in 1284.

Doria, (PAOLO MATTEO,) a philosopher, born at Naples in 1675, wrote, besides other works, "The Idea of a Perfect Republic," (suppressed by government.) Died in 1743.

Dorigny or Dorigni, do'ren'ye', (LOUIS,) a French painter and engraver, born in Paris in 1654, was the son of Michel, noticed below, and was a pupil of Le Brun. He studied in Rome, and painted with success in Venice and Verona. In 1711 he was invited to Vienna, where he adorned the palace of Prince Eugene. His frescos in the cathedral of Trent are much admired. Died about 1742.

Dorigny or Dorigni, (MICHEL,) a painter and engraver, born at Saint-Quentin in 1617, was the pupil and son-in-law of Simon Vouet. He engraved with aqua-fortis, after Vouet and other masters. He died in 1663, leaving

two sons, Louis and Nicolas, who were artists.

Dorigny, (Sir NICOLAS,) an eminent French engraver, born in Paris in 1657, was the son of the preceding. He studied his art in Rome, where he remained twentyeight years and engraved many master-pieces, among which are "The Transfiguration," by Raphael, and "The Martyrdom of Saint Sebastian," by Domenichino. In 1711 he was invited to England, where he engraved the Cartoons of Raphael in Hampton Court, and was knighted by George I. In 1725 he was chosen a member and professor of the Academy of Painting in Paris. Died in 1746. He was perhaps second only to G. Audran among French engravers of history. He is praised as a "noble artist" in Addison's "Spectator," No. 226.

See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Dorimon, do're'mon', a French comic author and

actor, flourished between 1650 and 1690.

Döring or Doering, dö'ring, (GEORG CHRISTIAN) WILHELM ASMUS,) a German novelist, born at Cassel in

WILHELM ADMON, 1789; died in 1833.

Döringk or Doeringk, written also Döring and Dörink, dö'rink, (MATTHÄUS,) a German theologian, born in Thuringia. He wrote a Chronicle of Misnia and

Thuringia. Died about 1464.

Doriole or Doriolle, do're'ol', (Pierre,) a French statesman, born at La Rochelle in 1407, was employed by Louis XI. in important missions. He became chan-

by Louis XI. in important missions. He became chancellor of France in 1472. Died in 1485.

Doriolle. See Doriole.

Dorion, do're'on', (Claude Auguste,) a French
poet, born at Nantes about 1770. He produced in 1809
"The Battle of Hastings," an epic poem, which obtained
an honourable mention in the report on the decennial

prizes. He also wrote "The Conquest of Palmyra," a poem, and several odes and idyls. Died in 1829.

Do'ris, [Gr. Δωρίς,] a goddess of the sea, was a daughter of Oceanus and Tethys, and the wife of Nereus. The name was sometimes applied by the poets to the sea itself.

Dorislaus, do'ris-lâ'us, (ISAAC,) a Dutch lawyer, who

removed to England and in the civil war acted with the republicans. He was employed by them at the trial of Charles I., and in 1649 was sent as minister to Holland. Soon after his arrival at the Hague he was murdered by

Dorival, do're'val', (CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) surnamed Plume D'OR, (plüm dor.) a French jurist, born at Be-

historian, born at Bourges in 1644. He professed belles-lettres in various colleges of the Jesuits, and was employed in preaching. Voltaire has remarked that he was the first historian who chose revolutions as his special subject. He produced in 1693 a "History of the Revolutions of England," which was esteemed even by fastidious critics, England, which was esteemed even by lastinous critics, and was followed by a "History of the Revolutions of Spain." He had the art of discerning what events were most worthy of notice, and of narrating them in an agreeable manner. Died in 1698.

able manner. Died in 1698.

Dorléans de la Mothe, dor'là'on' deh lå mot, (Louis François Gabriel,) Bishop of Amiens, was born

at Carpentras in 1683; died in 1774.

Dormans, de, deh dor/môn/, (Jean,) a French cardinal, born at Dormans. He was Bishop of Beauvais when Charles V., about 1364, appointed him chancellor of France and keeper of the seals. In 1368 he was made He founded the College of Beauvais at Paris

Dorn, dorn, (Johann Christoph,) a German bibliographer, born at Schleusingen. He published "Bibliographer, born at Schleusingen." theca theologico-critica," (2 vols., 1721.) Died in 1752.

Dornau, dor'nŏw, (CASPAR,) a German physician and

writer, born in Thuringia in 1577; died in 1632.

Dorner, dor'ner, (ISAAC AUGUST,) a German Protestant theologian, born at Neuhausen-ob-Eck, in Würestant theologian, born at Neunausen-on-Eck, in Wurtemberg, in 1809, became in 1849 professor of theology at Bonn. He wrote a "History of the Development of the Doctrine of the Person of Christ," (1839,) an excellent and exhaustive work, and a "History of Protestant Theology, particularly in Germany," ("Geschichte der Protestantischen Theologie, besonders in Deutschland," etc., 1867,) which displays not only profound learning, but great critical ability.

Dornmeyer, dorn'mī'er, (Andreas Julius,) a German critic and philologist, born at Lauenstadt in 1674. His chief work is "Philologia Sacra." Died in 1717.

Dor-o-the'a, [Fr. DOROTHÉE, do'ro'tà',] SAINT, a Christian virgin of Alexandria, lived about 310 A.D. She is said by some writers to have suffered martyrdom; but Eusebius states that she was deprived of her property and banished. Her life has furnished the subject of Massinger's drama of "The Virgin Martyr."

See Eusebius, "Ecclesiastical History;" Mrs. Jameson, "History of Sacred and Legendary Art."

Dorothée. See Dorothea and Dorotheus. **Do-ro'the-us**, [Gr. Δωρόθεος; Fr. Dorothee, do'ro'tà',] a Greek author, of whom little is known. He wrote a "History of Alexander the Great," which is quoted by Athenæus.

Dorotheus, an eminent jurist, lived at Ber'ytus, and was one of the compilers of Justinian's "Digest." He

flourished about 533 A.D.

Dorotheus of Sidon, a Greek poet, lived probably

before the Christian era. Dorow, do'ro, (WILHELM,) a German antiquary, born at Königsberg in 1790. He visited Italy in 1827, and

philosophy at Lille, and was the head of a college in Louvain when he died in 1525. He was highly esteemed by Erasmus, who wrote his epitaph. Dorpius left a discourse in praise of Aristotle, and a few other small works.

See Forrens, "Bibliotheca Belgica."

Dorr, (THOMAS W.,) an American politician, born at Providence, Rhode Island, in 1805. He became the leader of the suffrage party, which in 1841 framed a new Constitution, under which he was elected Governor. These movements were treated as seditious by the govrnnent acting under the old charter, and both parties appealed to arms, (1842.) Dorr was arrested, convicted of treason, and sentenced to imprisonment for life. He was pardoned in 1847. Died in 1854.

See "Democratic Review" for August, 1842.

Dorsanne, dor'sān', (ANTOINE,) a French priest, born at Issoudun, was a friend of Cardinal De Noailles, Archbishon of Paris, who appointed him a cappa of his

Archbishop of Paris, who appointed him a canon of his church. He took a prominent part against the Jesuits and the bull Unigenitus, and was employed by Cardinal de Noailles in the negotiations with which he amused the court of Rome and France. Dorsanne left a "Journal of what passed at Rome and in France on the Subject of the Bull Unigenitus." Died in 1728.

Dorsch, dorsh, (EVERARD,) a German engraver of gems, born at Nuremberg in 1649; died in 1712.

Dorsch, (JOHANN CHRISTOPH,) a German gem-engraver, son of the preceding, born in 1676; died in 1732.

Dorsenne, dor'sên', (JEAN MARIE FRANÇOIS,) a French officer, born at Ardres (Pas-de-Calais) in 1773. In 1809 he became a general of division, and in 1811 commanded an army in the north of Spain. Died in 1812.

Dor'set, (CHARLES SACKVILLE,) sixth EARL OF, son Archbishop of Paris, who appointed him a canon of his

Dor'set, (CHARLES SACKVILLE,) sixth EARL OF, son of Richard, Earl of Dorset, born in 1637, was a distinguished courtier, wit, and patron of letters. In youth he bore the title of Lord Buckhurst, and was a decided liberties, but his convergenced waters and other libertine; but his courage, good nature, and other re-deeming qualities rendered him a general favourite. He had too little ambition, or too much indolence, to raise himself to the highest political positions to which his talents were adequate. "He became," says Macaulay, "an intellectual voluptuary, and a master of all those pleasing branches of knowledge which can be acquired without severe application. . . . Such a patron of letters England had never seen. His bounty was bestowed with equal judgment and liberality. Dryden owned that he had been saved from ruin by his princely generosity." In 1665 he served as volunteer in the naval war against the Dutch, during which he wrote the admired song beginning "To all you ladies now on land." He became Earl of Dorset at the death of his father in 1677, after which he married the daughter of the Earl of Northampton. At the accession of William III. (1689) he accepted the office of lord chamberlain, which he resigned in 1697. Died in 1706. He was the author of a had too little ambition, or too much indolence, to raise signed in 1697. Died in 1706. He was the author of a few songs and satires, which, says Macaulay, "sparkle with wit as splendid as that of Butler." Pope wrote his epitaph, which contains these lines,—

"Bless'd courtier, who could king and country please, 'Yet sacred keep his friendships and his ease."

See MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. ii. chap. viii., vol. iii. chap. i., and vol. iv. chap. xxii.

Dorset, (Edward Sackville,) fourth Earl of, born in 1590, was the grandson of the first earl. He was sent on an embassy to France in 1621. In 1624, by the death of his brother Richard, he became Earl of Dorset. He was chosen president of the council in 1641. In the civil war he was a royalist, and fought bravely at Edgehill. He died in 1652, leaving his title to his son Richard. A number of his speeches were published between I620 and I644. He was an excellent master of speech and composition. Clarendon says "his wit was pleasant, sparkling, and sublime." ("History of the Rebellion.") See, also, Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dorset, (RICHARD SACKVILLE,) third EARL OF, the eldest son of Robert, Earl of Dorset, was born in Lon-don in 1589. In 1609 he married Anne Clifford, who was eminent for her noble spirit, attainments, and munificence, and was afterwards known as the Countess of Dorset and Pembroke. (See CLIFFORD, ANNE.) He died in 1624, when the title passed to his brother Edward.

Dorset, (RICHARD SACKVILLE,) fifth EARL of, born in 1622, was the father of Charles, the celebrated courtier and patron, and the son of Edward, Earl of Dorset, noticed above. He wrote a "Poetical Address to the Memory of Ben Jonson." Died in 1677.

Dorset, (THOMAS SACKVILLE,) first EARL OF, an

Dorset, (Thomas Sackville,) first Earl of, an English statesman and poet, born at Buckhurst in 1536, was the son of Sir Richard Sackville. He was a graduate of Cambridge, and a lawyer by profession. In his youth he cultivated poetry with success. He wrote the much-admired "Induction to the Mirror for Magistrates," (see Baldwin, William,) and the tragedy of "Gorboduc, or Ferrer and Porrex," (1565,) which, says Sir Philip Sidney, "is full of stately speeches and well-sounding phrases, climbing to the height of Seneca's style, and as full of notable morality." It was the first regular or respectable tragedy that appeared in the Engregular or respectable tragedy that appeared in the English language. He was created Lord Buckhurst in 1566, and was minister to France in 1570. In 1587 he was sent to the Netherlands to inquire into the difficulties between the States and Leicester, the governor-general. He fulfilled this mission with great sagacity and impartiality; but, having expressed a judgment unfavourable to Leicester, he was banished from court and imprisoned in his own house till the death of that favourite. (See Motley's "United Netherlands," chaps. xv. and xvi.) In 1598 he succeeded Lord Burleigh as lord treasurer of England, which office he retained with honour until his death, in 1608. He had been created Earl of Dorset by James I., and left the title to his son Robert.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Dor'sey, (JOHN SYNG,) M.D., an eminent physician and surgeon of Philadelphia, was born in that city in 1783. He studied in London, where he attended the lectures of Humphry Davy, the distinguished chemist; he afterwards attended the medical schools of Paris. In Its a terreard the medical schools of Paris. In the University of Pennsylvania, and in 1818 succeeded Wistar as professor of anatomy, but died the same year. His "Elements of Surgery" (1813) had a European reputation, and was long popular in this country. Dr. Dorsey was a nephew of the celebrated Dr. Physick. See S. D. Gross, "American Medical Biography."

See S. D. Gross, "American Medical Biography."

Dorsten, dor'sten, (Johann Daniel,) a German medical writer, born at Marburg in 1643; died in 1706.

Dorthes, dort, (Jacques Amselme,) a French entomologist, born at Nîmes in 1759; died in 1794.

Dortoman, dor'to-mân', (Nicolaas,) a physician, born at Arnheim, in Holland, became professor of medicine at Montpellier, and afterwards physician-in-ordinary to Henry IV. of France. Died in 1596.

Dortous. See Mairan.

Do'rus, [Gr. Δῶρος,] a mythical person, from whom the Dorians claimed their descent. He was commonly regarded as a son of Hellen.

Dorval, dor'vẫl', (Marie Amélie Thomas Delaunay,) Madame, a popular French actress, born at Lorient in 1801; died in 1849.

Dorvigny, dor'vên'ye', (Louis,) a French comic writer, born at Versailles in 1743. His comedy of "Janot, ou les Battus payent l'Amende," (1779,) obtained great success. Died in 1812.

success. Died in 1812.

Dorville. See Contant d'Orville.

Dorvo, dorvo', (Hyacinthe,) a French poet and dramatic writer, born at Rennes in 1769. He wrote many popular comedies. Died in 1851.

Dosi, do'see, (GIROLAMO,) an eminent Italian architect, born at Carpi in 1695, was a pupil of Fontana. He went to Rome, and became the architect of Pope Clement XII. He displayed his talents on the Villa Cibo, the Lazaretto of Ancona, the basilica of Santa Maria Maggiore, and other edifices. Died in 1775.

Do-sī'a-das of Rhodes, a Greek poetaster of an unknown epoch, is mentioned by Lucian. He wrote a poem in the figure of an altar, which is extant.

Dosio, do'se-o, (Giovanni Antonio,) an Italian sculptor, born in 1533. He made statues and bas-reliefs for the Belvedere palace, Rome. Died about 1600.

Do-sith/e-us of Colone, a Greek geometer, lived about 220 B.C. Archimedes dedicated to him several

treatises.

Dositheus, [Fr. Dosithée, do'ze'tà',] a Jewish imostor or magician of Samaria, lived in the first century. He pretended to be the Messiah.

Dositheus surnamed MAGIS'TER, a Greek gram-

marian, lived about 300 A.D.

See Smith's "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography and

Dosma-Delgado, dos'mã dêl-gã'do, (Rodrigo,) a Spanish theologian and linguist, born at Badajos in 1533; died in 1607.

D'Ossat. See Ossat.

Dossi, dos'see, (Dosso,) an Italian painter, born at or near Ferrara in 1474, was the friend of Ariosto, who has commemorated him among the eminent artists of that age. He painted an admirable portrait of Ariosto. He had a brother Giobattista, who worked with him in Ferrara and was an excellent landscape-painter. Dosso excelled in the human figure, they were often employed on the same picture. Dosso died in 1558. Among their master-pieces is an oil-painting of the four Fathers Ambrose, Augustine, Gregory, and Jerome consulting together.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Dos'sie, (ROBERT,) an English apothecary or chemist, who lived in London, published "Institutes of Experimental Chemistry." Died in 1777.

Dost- (döst) Mo-ham'med, Emir of Cabool, an

Affghan chief, was born about 1798. He began to reign at Cabool about 1826, was expelled by a British army in 1840, and was restored in 1843. He was an ambitious and warlike ruler. Died about 1857.

See MOHUN LAL, "Life of Dost-Mohammed," 2 vols., 1846.

Dotteville, dot'vel', (Jean Henri,) a French translator, born at Palaiseau in 1716, produced a translation of Sallust, (1749,) which is commended, and a version of the "Annals" of Tacitus, (1774.) Died in 1807.

Dotti, dot'tee, (Bartolommeo,) an Italian satirical

poet, born at Valcanonico in 1642, lived some years in Venice. His personal satires gave great offence. He published a volume of verses called "Rime e Sonnetti," ("Verses and Sonnets,") and wrote "The Carnival" and other satires. He was assassingted in 1772 He was assassinated in 1712. other satires.

Dottori, di, de dot-to'ree, (Carlo,) Count, an Italian poet, born at Padua in 1624, wrote "Aristodemo," a tragedy, often reprinted, and other poems. Died in 1686.

Dou, (Gerard.) See Dow.

Douaren, doo'ā'rôn', or Duaren, dii'ā'rôn', [Lat. Douaren, doo'ā'rôn', a French jurist, born in Bretagne about 1509. He professed law at Bourges for some years, and in 1548 began to practise in Paris. was reputed one of the most learned jurists of his time, particularly in civil law, and published many legal works. He also wrote a curious treatise on Plagiaries. Died at Bourges in 1559.

See Zeidler, "Vita Douareni," 1768; Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Double, doobl, (François Joseph,) a French physician, born at Verdun-sur-Garonne in 1776, practised in Paris with success. He had a share in the discovery and application of quinine by Pelletier, his brother-in-law.

Died in 1842.

Doub'le-day, (dűb'l'dā), (ABNER,) an American general, born in Saratoga county, New York, about 1820, graduated at West Point in 1842. He was a captain before the civil war, and was one of the garrison of Fort Sumter, April, 1861. He commanded a division at the battle of Antietam, September 17, 1862, and a corps at Gettysburg, July 2 and 3, 1863. In September, 1867, he obtained the rank of colonel in the regular army.

Doub'le-day, (EDWARD,) an English naturalist, born

wrote medical articles for the "Encyclopédie Métnodique," a treatise on "Reform in Prisons," and one on "Puerperal Fever." Died in 1795.

See DOUBLET DE BOISTHIBAULT, "Notice sur la Vie de F. Doublet," 1826.

Douce, dowss, (Francis,) an English antiquary, born in 1762. He was a diligent collector of rare and curious in 1762. He was a diligent collector of rare and curious books, prints, coins, etc., was a Fellow of the Antiquarian Society, and at one time keeper of the manuscripts in the British Museum. He wrote several papers for the "Archæologia," and published "Illustrations of Shakspeare," (1807.) Died in 1834.

See William Jerdan, "Men I have known," London, 1866.

Doucet, doo's\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (CHARLES CAMILLE,) a French dramatist, born in Paris in 1812.

Dougin doo'\(\frac{1}{2}\)'s\(\frac{1}{2}\)' (UILS) a French Jesuit born at

dramatist, born in Paris in 1812.

Doucin, doo'sån', (Louis,) a French Jesuit, born at Vernon in 1652. He gained a reputation by his writings, among which are a "History of Nestorianism," (1693,) and a "History of Origenism," (1700.) These are said to be interesting and well written. He took a prominent part as the supporter of the bull "Unigenitus" against Jansenism. Died in 1726.

Doudeauville, de, deh doo'dō'vèl', (Ambroise Polycarpe de la Rochefoucauld, deh lå rosh'foo'kō',) Duc, a philanthropic nobleman, born in Paris in 1765; died in 1841.

died in 1841.

Doudyns, dow'dins, or Dodvens, (WILLEM,) Dutch painter, born at the Hague in 1650. He studied in Rome for twelve years, after which he returned to the Hague and worked with great success. Descamps praises his composition, design, and colour. One of his works represents "Time, which discovers Truth and Deception." Died in 1697.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Doueli-al-Basri. See Duali-al-Basree.

Douffet or Douffeit. See Duffet.

Dougados, doo'gā'dos', (Jean François,) a French
poet, born at Carcassonne in 1763. In his youth he
turned monk, and assumed the name of Père Venance. He entered the army in 1791, rose to the rank of adju-tant-general, and was executed by the Jacobins in 1794. He was author of a "Christmas Hymn," and of other verses.

Doughty, dow'te, (THOMAS,) an American landscapepainter, born in Philadelphia in 1793. He learned the trade of a tanner and currier, but relinquished that business about 1820 for landscape-painting, which he followed many years in the United States, and afterwards in London and Paris. Died in New York in 1856.

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Douglas, dug'lass, an ancient noble family of Scotland, which traces its ancestry as far back as the twelfth The Earls of Douglas, the Earls of Angus, century. The Earls of Douglas, the Earls of Angus, and the Earls of Morton belonged to this family. Sir James Douglas, surnamed THE Good, was the founder of their fame and grandeur. He commanded the left wing at Bannockburn in 1314, and was killed by the Saracens in Spain about 1330, in a pilgrimage to Palestine, whither he was going to deposit the heart of Robert Bruce. As he left no lawful issue, he was succeeded by his brothers Hugh and Archibald. The latter, who was killed at the battle of Halidon Hill in 1333, left a son William, who became the first Earl of Douglas and married for his third wife the heiress of the Earl of Angus. ried for his third wife the heiress of the Earl of Angus. He died in 1384, leaving two sons, James, second Earl of Douglas, and George, Earl of Angus. James, second Earl, married Margaret, a daughter of King Robert II. He was a famous warrior, and was killed at the battle of Otterburn in 1388. As he left no male issue, the earl-dom passed to Archibald the Grim, third Earl, who Doub'le-day, (Edward), an English naturalist, born in 1810. He visited the United States for scientific purposes. After his return home he was one of the curators of the British Museum, where he gave much attention to the study of insects. His principal work is "On the Genera of Diurnal Lepidoptera," which he continued to issue in parts until his death. He also published a treatise on the "Nomenclature of British Birds," and other works. Died in London in 1849.

Doublet, doo'bla', (Francots,) a French physician, born at Chartres in 1751. In 1794 he was appointed professor of pathology in the Ecole de Santé, Paris. He

who was born about 1425. William, charged with ambitious designs or contempt for the authority of the infant king, was beheaded in 1440, or, as some say, in 1437. The earldom of Douglas then passed to James, an uncle or grand-uncle of William. James was succeeded by William, eighth Earl. (See separate article.) See ROBERTSON, "History of Scotland."

Douglas, (ARCHIBALD,) fifth Earl of Angus, grandson of George, above named, was lord chancellor about the end of the fifteenth century. He was a powerful, ambitious, and lawless subject. He was called "the Great Earl of Angus," and also surnamed "Bell-the-Cat." He had several sons, one of whom was Gavin, the poet and bishop. (See separate notice below.) Died about 1514. Archibald VI., grandson of the fifth Earl of Angus, and Archibald VI., grandson of the fifth Earl of Angus, and son of George, was lord chancellor about 1527. He married in 1514 Margaret, queen-dowager of James IV. and sister of Henry VIII. He died in 1567, leaving a daughter, who was the mother of Lord Darnley. George, a nephew of the sixth Earl, inherited his title, and had a younger brother, who became Earl of Morton, afterwards Regent Morton in the time of Queen Mary Stuart. William, the son of the tenth Earl of Angus, in 1633 was created Marquis of Douglas, and his son Archibald was created Earl of Ormond by Charles II.

Douglas, (Sir Charles,) a Scottish naval officer, the father of General Sir Howard Douglas. He commanded a squadron in the Gulf of Saint Lawrence in 1775. In 1781 he was appointed first captain to Admiral Rodney, and contributed to the victory gained by him over the French in the West Indies, April 12 of that year. In 1787 he was made rear-admiral. Died in 1789.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Douglas, (DAVID,) an eminent Scottish botanist, born at Scone, in Perthshire, in 1798. He served an apprenticeship as a gardener, and worked in the botanic garden of the University of Glasgow. About 1823-24 he was em-ployed by the London Horticultural Society as a botanical collector in the United States, and extended his re-searches as far as Oregon and California. He returned in 1827 with many valuable acquisitions for English flower-gardens. A few years later he sailed for America on a similar mission, and visited the Sandwich Islands, where he was killed, in 1834, by a wild bull which had been entrapped in a pit, he himself having soon after accidentally fallen into the same pit.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen,"

Douglas, dug'lass, (FREDERICK,) a distinguished American orator, originally a mulatto slave, born in Talbot county, Maryland, about 1817. He escaped from his master in 1838, and went to New Bedford, Massachusetts. About 1841 he began to deliver lectures against slavery, which attracted much attention throughout the Northern States. He published his Autobiography in 1845, after which he visited England, where he made anti-slavery speeches and drew large audiences by his earnest and brilliant eloquence. He edited at Rochester, New York, a paper called "The North Star." "His glow and fervour," says Mr. T. W. Higginson, "are extraordinary, and so is his dramatic power; and he surpasses in his perception of the finer felicities of the surpasses in his perception of the liner felicities of the English language all other self-made men whom I have ever known." He has edited several newspapers, and in 1877 was appointed marshal of the district of Columbia.

Douglas, (GAVIN or GAWIN,) a Scottish poet, born about 1474, was the third son of Archibald, fifth Earl of Angus. He finished his education in the University of

Paris, and entered the Church. In 1515 he was appointed Bishop of Dunkeld. His reputation as a poet is founded chiefly on his translation of Virgil's "Æneid" into Scottish verse, (1513,) which was the first version of a classic into any British language. "This translation," says Warton, "is executed with equal spirit and fidelity. The several books are introduced with metrical prologues which are books are introduced with metrical prologues, which are often highly poetical." His principal original poem is "The Palace of Honour." Died in 1522.

See IRVING, "Lives of the Scottish Poets;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Douglas. See Morton, Earl of, and Ormond, EARL OF.

Douglas, dug'lass, (Sir Howard,) a British general, born at Gosport, in Hampshire, in 1776, was a son of Admiral Sir Charles Douglas, He served in the Peninsula from 1808 to 1812, and published an "Essay on Military Bridges," (1816.) His "Treatise on Naval Gunnery," approved by the admiralty, was published in 1819, (4th edition, 1855.) He was Governor of New Brunswick from 1823 to 1829, was elected to Parliament in 1842, and obtained the rank of general in 1851. Died in November, 1861. in November, 1861.

See "Plackwood's Magazine" for May, 1863.

Douglas, (JAMES,) ninth and last EARL OF, a brother of William the eighth Earl, raised an army against the king, but was taken prisoner, and confined until his death

Douglas, (JAMES,) M.D., an eminent Scottish anatomist, born in 1675, resided and practised in London. He gained a high reputation as a surgeon and a writer on anatomy, and became physician to the king. He lectured many years on anatomy and surgery. Haller, who visited him, calls him a "learned and skilful person." He published a "Description of the Peritonæum," "Myograthic person of the Peritonæum," "Myograthic per phiæ comparatæ Specimen," (1707,) and other works. Died in 1742.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Douglas, (JOHN,) a brother of the preceding, was surgeon to the Westminster Infirmary. He was distinguished as a lithotomist, and was the author of several professional works, among which is a "Treatise on the Utility of Bark as a Remedy for Mortification."

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Douglas, (John.) F.R.S., a Scottish bishop, born in Fifeshire in 1721. He was eminent for learning and literary ability. In 1750 he published a "Vindication of Milton from Lauder's Charge of Plagiarism," and in 1754 "The Criterion of Miracles," in which he refuted the sophistries of Hume. He was appointed one of the king's chaplains in 1761, Bishop of Carlisle in 1787, and of Salisbury in 1791. As a member of Dr. Johnson's Club, he is noticed in Goldsmith's "Retaliation" in these terms: in these terms:

"Here Douglas retires, from his toils to relax,
The scourge of impostors, the terror of quacks."

Died in 1807.

See a "Memoir of Bishop Douglas," prefixed to his Select Works, by W. MACDONALD, 1820.

Douglas, (STEPHEN ARNOLD,) an American politician, born at Brandon, Rutland county, Vermont, in April, 1813. He studied in an academy at Canandaigua, New York, from 1830 to 1833. He adopted the profession of law, removed to Illinois in 1833, and began to practise at Jacksonville. He soon became an active politician and a popular orator of the Democratic party, who, in allusion to his small stature, gave him the name of "the Little Giant." He was nominated for Congress in 1838, but was defeated by a small majority. It the expression 1838, but was defeated by a small majority. In the canvass for President in 1840 he distinguished himself as a "stump speaker." He was elected a judge of the supreme court of Illinois in February, 1841. In 1843 he was elected a member of Congress, in which he advocated the annextion of Tayes to the Union. ation of Texas to the Union. He represented Illinois in the Senate of the United States from March, 1847, to 1853, during which term he was chairman of the committee on territories. He married a Miss Martin in 1847. He supported Clay's "Compromise measures" of

He supported Clay's "Compromise measures" of 1850, and in relation to the extension of slavery in the territories maintained that Congress should not interfere, but that the people of each territory should be permitted to decide whether it should be a free State or a slave State. This was called the doctrine of "Popular Sovereignty," of which Douglas was the reputed author. He was re-elected a Senator of the United States for a term of six years, 1853-59. In January, 1854, he reported from the committee on territories an important bill to organize the territories of Nebraska and Kansas. This bill, which was afterwards passed, and by which the This bill, which was afterwards passed, and by which the Missouri Compromise was repealed, produced a great excitement, and was denounced by many Northern Demo-crats, who on this account separated from their party. In the National Democratic Convention of 1856, Buch-

anan and Douglas were rival candidates for the nomina-

tion, which the former obtained. Douglas opposed the admission of Kansas in 1857 under the Lecompton Constitution, and was thus involved in a controversy with President Buchanan and a majority of his party in the Senate. This affair caused a division in the Democratic party, and those who acted with Douglas were styled Anti-Lecompton Democrats. Henceforth Buchanan and Douglas were bitter enemies. In 1858 Illinois was the arena of a memorable contest between Douglas and Abraham Lincoln, who were competitors for the office of Senator of the United States, and canvassed the State in joint discussions at various places. (See LINCOLN, ABRAHAM.) Douglas gained his election as Senator, receiving 54 votes out of 100.

He was supported by a majority of Northern Democrats as candidate for President at the National Convention which met at Charleston in April, 1860. This convention adopted a platform which was in accordance with his policy and was not satisfactory to the extreme Southern politicians. The delegations of Alabama, Mississippi, South Carolina, Georgia, Louisiana, Arkansas, and Florida then withdrew from the convention. On the first ballot Douglas received 145 votes, and no other candidate received more than 42. Having taken more than fifty ballots without effecting a nomination, the convention adjourned, to meet in Baltimore in June. He received 181 votes at Baltimore, and was declared the regular nominee. The seceders nominated John C. Breckinridge, and thus rendered the election of Douglas almost hopeless. The latter, however, advocated his cause by many public speeches in the Northern and Southern States. At the end of the contest Douglas received only twelve electoral votes. After the rebellion began, he supported the government in efforts to suppress it. On the 25th of April, 1861, he made a patriotic speech at Springfield, Illinois, before the legislature. He died at Chicago in June, 1861, leaving several children. See J. W. Sheahan, "Life of Stephen A. Douglas," 1860.

Douglas, (SYLVESTER,) Lord Glenbervie, a Scottish lawyer, born at Ellon in 1743, lived in England. He attained eminence in his profession, and published "Reports in King's Bench," which are high authority. He was appointed secretary for Ireland in 1793, was made Lord Glenbervie in 1800, and held several high civil offices. His wife was a daughter of the celebrated Lord North. He was repeatedly elected to Parliament. Died in 1823.

Douglas, (WILLIAM,) Lord of Nithsdale, called "the Black Douglas," was a formidable enemy to the English. He was assassinated by Lord Clifford, about 1390.

Douglas, (WILLIAM,) eighth EARL OF, was an imperious and turbulent person. Having defied the royal authority, he was killed by King James II. during a

conference in 1452.

Douglas, (WILLIAM,) first MARQUIS OF, the son of the tenth Earl of Angus, was created a marquis in 1633. His son Archibald became Earl of Ormond; his second son, William, was made Earl of Selkirk, and, after his marriage with the Duchess of Hamilton, obtained the title of Duke of Hamilton. (See HAMILTON.) The third Marquis of Douglas was made Duke of Douglas, and died in 1761, when the dukedom became extinct, and the marquisate devolved on the seventh Duke of Hamilton. The Dukes of Queensberry are also a branch of the house of Douglas.

Douglas, (Sir WILLIAM,) Knight of Liddesdale, was a natural son of "the good Sir James," and was called "England's scourge and Scotland's bulwark." He was

assassinated in 1353.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement.)

Douglas, (Sir WILLIAM,) of Glenbervie, a son of Archibald "Bell-the-Cat," was killed at the battle of Flodden, (1513.) His brother GEORGE, Master of Angus, was also killed in the same battle.

Douglass, dug'lass, (DAVID BATES,) LL.D., an American engineer, born in Pompton, New Jersey, in 1790. He was for many years professor of natural philosophy, engineering, etc. at West Point. He was chief engineer in projecting the New York Croton Aqueduct in 1833—34, and president of Kenyon College, Ohio, from 1840 to 1844. Died in 1849.

Doujat, doo'zhā', (Jean,) an eminent French scholar and jurist, born at Toulouse in 1606. In 1650 he was received in the French Academy, and in 1655 was appointed doctor-regent of the Faculty of Law in Paris, and afterwards historiographer of France. He wrote a "History of Canon Law," (1677,) and other works, and edited Livy "ad usum Delphini." Died in 1688.

See TAISAND, "Vies des Jurisconsultes." Doulcet. See Pontécoulant.

Doulet-Shah or Douletschah, dow'let-shah', a Persian of the fifteenth century, who wrote "Memoirs of Persian and Arabian Poets," (1487.)

of Persian and Arabian Poets," (1487.)

Doultreman. See OULTREMAN, D'.

Dounot, doo'no', a French mathematician and jurist, born at Bar-le-Duc, produced the first complete French version of "Euclid," (1610.) He was highly esteemed by Descartes. Died in 1640.

Dourga. See DURGA.

Douri, doo're', (FRÉMIN,) a French scholar and poet, born in Normandy in 1512; died in 1578.

Dourri. See DOORREE.

Dourri. See DOORREE.

Dousa, dow'så, (Georg,) a Dutch scholar, son of Jan Dousa, noticed below, was born about 1574. He wrote verses in Greek and Latin, and translated a work of Codinus. In 1597 he visited Constantinople, where he collected old manuscripts and inscriptions. After his return he published a "Letter on a Journey to Constantinople." Died about 1600.

Two younger brothers of the preceding, FRANCIS and THEODORE, were literary men, and editors of several

Dousa, or Van der Does, van der doos, written also **Douza**, (JAN,) Lord of Noordwyck, a distinguished Dutch Protestant statesman and scholar, born at Noordwyk in 1545. He concurred in the efforts to liberate Holland from Philip II. of Spain, and was governor of Leyden in 1574 when it was besieged by the Spaniards. He displayed wisdom and firmness in this memorable siege. After the siege was raised, the University of Leyden was founded by his agency, and he was chosen first curator. In 1585 he was appointed keeper of the archives of Holland. Dousa and his son John wrote the "Annals of Holland," in Latin verse and prose, the "Annais of Holland," in Latin verse and prose, (1601,) which added to his high reputation. He was a diligent student of history, and wrote Latin odes for recreation. He also published notes on Horace and other classics. Died in 1604.

See Motley, "Rise of the Dutch Republic," part iv. chap. ii.; DANIEL HEINSIUS, "Laudatio J. Dousæ," 1605.

Dousa, (JAN,) a son of the preceding, born in 1571, was proficient in the languages and sciences. He was chosen librarian of the University of Leyden in 1591, assisted his father in the "Annals of Holland," and wrote the first part of an admired Latin poem on astronomy, ("Rerum Cœlestium Liber,") which was not finished when he died prematurely in 1596. Joseph J. Scaliger lamented his death in an "Epicedium."

See Veruel, "Redevoeringen over J. Dousa en over J. Bellamy," 1791; M. Siegenbeek, "Laudatio J. Dousæ," 1812.

Doussin-Dubreuil, doo'san' dü'brul' or dü'bruh'ye,

JACQUES LOUIS,) a French physician, born at Saintes in 1762; died at Paris in 1831.

Douven, döw'ven or doo'ven, (JOHN FRANCIS,) a skilful portrait-painter, born at Roermont, near Cleves, in 1656. He removed to Dusseldorf about 1684, and afterwards worked in Vienna, Denmark, and Florence. He received the title of first painter to the emperor Leopold, and is said to have painted three emperors, five kings, and seven queens. Died at Prague in 1710.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Douville, doo'vel', (JEAN BAPTISTE.) a French traveller, born in Manche in 1794. He returned to France in 1831, after an absence of some years, with an account of pretended discoveries in Congo, and published a book called "Travels in Congo," (1832,) which was at first received with favour by the learned, who were soon convinced that they had been deceived. He visited in 1833 the valley of the Amazon, where he is supposed to have been killed.

See Douville, "Trente Mois de ma Vie," etc., 1833; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for August, 1832.

Douvre, de, deh doo'ver, (THOMAS,) born in 1027, became Archbishop of York in 1070. Died in 1100.

Douw. See Dow. Douza. See Dousa.

Dovalle, do'val', (Charles,) a distinguished French poet, born at Montreuil-Bellay in 1807, was the author of an admired poem, entitled "L'Oratoire du Jardin," and a song on Liberty, which was commended by Béranger. He was killed in a duel by M. Mira in 1829.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dove, do'veh, (HEINRICH WILHELM,) an eminent German meteorologist, born at Liegnitz, in Silesia, in 1803, became professor of physics in the University of Berlin in 1829. He made extensive observations and researches into the laws of climate and atmospheric phenomena, and published many works, among which are "Meteorological Researches," (1837,) a "Treatise on the Electricity of Induction," (1843,) and "On Electricity," (1848.)

Dover, LORD. See Ellis, (GEORGE J. WELLBORE

AGAR.)

Dovizi or Dovizio. See BIBBIENA.

Dow, (ALEXANDER,) COLONEL, a Scottish writer, born at Crieff, became secretary to the Governor of Bencoolen. He published a "History of Hindostan," (1767,) from the Persian of Ferishta, preceded by an "Inquiry into the State of Bengal," and an "Essay on the Origin and Nature of Despotism in Hindostan," which are works of merit and display much acquaintance with Oriental

of merit and display much acquaintance with Oriental literature. Died in 1779.

Dow or Douw, dow, (GERARD,) a celebrated Dutch painter, was born at Leyden in 1613. In the school of Rembrandt he made himself expert in colouring and chiaroscuro. He sought the ideal perfection in minute precision and exquisite delicacy of finish, which he bestowed on all the most trivial accessories of the picture. It is said that he spent three days in finishing a broomhandle. It is only by the aid of a microscope that one can appreciate his exact imitation of nature in all its minutiæ. His works are marvels of technical skill, but mot of inventive genius. He chose his subjects from the scenes of common life. Among his master-pieces are "The Dutch Cook," "The Dropsical Woman," "The Charlatan," and "The Village Grocer." His paintings, though of small dimensions, command high prices. Mieris was his most noted pupil. Dow resembled Rembrandt in harmony of colour, and is said to have obtained Rembrandtesque effects notwithstanding his excessive elaboration. Died at Leyden in 1680.

See Charles Blanc, "Histoire des Peintres."

Döw, (LORENZO,) an eccentric Methodist preacher, born in Carpentry Connection in 1987.

born in Coventry, Connecticut, in 1777. He preached in many parts of the United States and in England. He was noted for his earnestness and courage, as well as for some singularities of dress and expression. He died in

1834, leaving a journal of his life and travels.

Dow, (Neal,) the originator of the celebrated "Maine Law," was born at Portland, Maine, about 1803. He was elected a member of the legislature of Maine, in which he procured the passage of a law to prohibit the sale of ardent spirits. He was twice mayor of Portland. He became a brigadier-general of volunteers about April, 1862, and served under General Butler in Louisiana.

Dowd'all, (GEORGE,) was appointed Archbishop of Armagh by Henry VIII. in 1543. The pope refused to confirm this nomination; but Dowdall occupied the see

for some years. Died in 1558. **Dow'land**, (John,) an English musician, born in or

Dòw'land, (John,) an English musician, born in or near London in 1562, was a friend of Shakspeare. He composed songs, airs, etc., and wrote several treatises on music. Died after 1625.

Dòw'ler, (Bennet,) an American physician, born in Ohio county, Virginia, in 1797, graduated in the University of Maryland in 1827. He settled in New Orleans about 1835, and, by his numerous experiments on the human body soon after death, made discoveries in relation to muscular contractility, capillary circulation, etc.

Downame. See Downham.

Downe, dòwn, (John,) an eminent English divine, was a nephew of Bishop Jewel. He published sermons, (1633,) and other works.

(1633,) and other works.

Downes, downz, [Lat. Dunæ'us,] (Andrew,) an English scholar, born in Shropshire about 1550, became professor of Greek at Cambridge in 1586, and was one of the translators of the Bible. He published "Prelections on Lysias," (1593.) Died in 1627.

Downes, downz, (John,) an American naval officer,

born at Canton, Massachusetts, in 1786. He served as lieutenant in the Essex, under Captain Porter, in the war against Great Britain, (1812–14,) after which he fought with distinction against the Algerines. About 1817 he became a captain. He obtained in 1832 command of a squadron in the Pacific Ocean, and destroyed Quallah Raton in Sumatra in retaliation for an autrage captain. Batoo, in Sumatra, in retaliation for an outrage com-

Dato, in Sumatra, in retaination for an outrage committed on an American vessel. Died in 1855.

Downham, dŏwn'am, or Down'ame, (George,) an English theologian, born at Chester. He professed logic at Cambridge, was chaplain to James I., and was appointed Bishop of Derry in 1616. He wrote "The Pope the Antichrist," ("Papa Antichristus," 1603,) a "Treatise on Justification," (1623,) and other works

Died in 1634.

Downham, (John,) a brother of the preceding, was a clergyman, and author of several approved religious works, one of which is "The Christian Warfare," (1609-18.) Died in 1644.

Döwn'ing, (Andrew Jackson,) a distinguished American landscape-gardener and pomologist, born at Newburg, New York, in October, 1815. He was the son of a nurseryman, and his tastes early led him to the study of botany, rural architecture, and kindred pursuits. About 1841 he published an excellent "Treatise on the Theory and Practice of Landscape-Gardening," which was received as a standard work in the subject of which was received as a standard work on the subject of which it treats. His "Fruits and Fruit-Trees of America" (1845) was very successful, and had passed through four-"Cottage Residences," and was editor of "The Horti-culturist," a monthly published at Albany, from 1846 until his death. He was a passenger on the North River steamboat Henry Clay on the 28th of July, 1852, and was drowned while attempting to escape from the burning vessel. In 1854 a collection of his "Rural Essays" was published, with a Memoir of the author by George W. Curtis. As a landscape-gardener Mr. Downing stood pre-eminent among his countrymen; and he probably

nad few superiors in this department even in Europe.

Down'man, (Hugh,) M.D., an English poet, boin near Exeter in 1740. He was a graduate of Baliol College, and practised medicine at Exeter. He wrote several dramas, and "Infancy, a Poem," (1774-88,) which ran through seven editions in his lifetime. Died in 1809.

Dowse, (RICHARD,) an Irish lawyer, born in 1824. He became attorney-general for Ireland in 1872, and in November of the same year a baron of the Irish exchequer. **Dowse**, douz, (THOMAS,) an American book-collector,

born at Charlestown, Massachusetts, in 1772. He was a leather-dresser by trade, and enjoyed few advantages of education. He became the owner of a library of 5000 volumes, which, a short time before his death, he presented to the Massachusetts Historial Society. He also sented to the Massachusetts Historical Society. He also obtained by lottery a choice collection of engravings after He also the old masters, which he gave to the Boston Athenæum. Died in 1856.

Doyen, dwá'yôn', (GABRIEL FRANÇOIS,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1726, was a pupil of Vanloo. He gained the grand prize of painting in 1746, vanios. The gained the grand prize of painting in 1740, studied in Rome about seven years, and returned to Paris, where he produced a successful picture of the "Death of Virginia," and was admitted into the Academy in 1758. His reputation was increased by the picture of "Sainte-Geneviève des Ardents," which is called his master-piece. About 1790 he went to Saint Petersburg, where the empress Catherine employed him to adorn her palaces. Died in Saint Petersburg in 1866. Died in Saint Petersburg in 1806.

See Charles Blanc, "Histoire des Peintres."

Doyère, dwå'yair', (Louis,) a French naturalist, born in Calvados in 1811, has written on anatomy and phy-

siology.

Doyle, doil, (Sir CHARLES WILLIAM,) a general, born
Lea Pritish army about 1793. He disin Ireland, entered the British army about 1793. He distinguished himself in Spain between 1808 and 1812, and

obtained the rank of general in the Spanish army. his conduct at Valenciennes and Lannois he was made a knight-commander of the Guelph in 1819. He became a major-general in 1815, and lieutenant-general in 1837.

Died in 1843.

Doyle, (JAMES,) a learned Irish Catholic priest, born about 1786, was appointed Bishop of Kildare in 1819. He wrote a "Letter to Daniel O'Connell on the Poor-Laws of Ireland," a "Vindication of the Religious and Civil Principles of the Irish Catholics," (1823,) and several polemical treatises. Died in 1834.

See W. J. FITZPATRICK, "Life of Bishop Doyle," 1862.

Doyle, (Sir John,) a British general, born in Dublin about 1756. He made several campaigns in America. In 1796 he was made a colonel, and soon after was secretary-at-war in Ireland. He served as brigadiergeneral in Egypt in 1800. He was made a lieutenant-general in 1808, and obtained the rank of full general several years later. Died in 1834.

Doyle, (RICHARD,) an English artist, distinguished in caricature, was born in London in 1826. He was a son

of Mr. Doyle, an artist, whose political sketches, signed "H. B.," obtained much popularity. He contributed humorous and satirical designs to the London "Punch" His skill in design, and his moral tenfor some years.

dency, are highly praised. He died in 1883.

D'Oyly, (GEORGE,) D.D., an English clergyman, born in 1778. He became rector of Buxted in 1815, of Lamoeth and Sundridge in 1820. He contributed to the "London Quarterly Review," and published several volumes of sermons. Dr. D'Oyly and the Rev. R. Mant prepared an annotated Bible, published in 1814 by the Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, which had

a large sale. Died in 1846.

Dozy, (Reinhart,) a Dutch Orientalist, born at Leyden in 1820. He became professor of history at Leyden in 1850, and wrote several works which attest his extensive attainments and critical judgment. Among these is "Researches into the Political and Literary History of Spain during the Middle Ages," Died in 1883.

Drabicius, dra-bit'se-us, (Nikolaus,) a German visionary or impostor, born in Moravia in 1587, pretended

risionally of imposition in 1671.

Drā'co or Drā'con, [Gr. Δράκων; Fr. Dracon, drā'-kon',] an Athenian legislator, celebrated for his sanguinary penal code, was archon in the 39th Olympiad, about 624 B.C. He was the author of the first written laws among the Athenians, and made even the least theft a capital crime, so that, as Demades remarked, "his laws seemed to be written with blood instead of ink."

See Grote, "History of Greece;" Thirlwall, "History of Greece;" CARL F. HERMANN, "Disputatio de Dracone Legislatore Attico," 1849.

See Draco.

Draconites, dra-ko-nee'tes, (Johann,) a German Lutheran divine, born at Carlstadt in 1494; died in 1566.

Dracontius, dra-kon'she-us, a Latin poet of Spain, wrote a poem called "Hexaeineron," describing the creation of the world. Died about 450 A.D.

Draeseke. See Dräseke. Draexler-Manfred, dreks'ler mån'fret, (Carl Fer-DINAND,) a German novelist and poet, born at Lemberg in

Draghi, dra'gee, (Antonio,) an Italian composer of dramatic music, born at Ferrara in 1642, was noted for prolific talent. Died in 1707.

Draghi, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian painter, born at Genoa; died in 1712.

Dragonoino, dra-gon-chee'no, (Giovanni Battista,)

Dragonetti, dra-gon-ente no, Grovanari Barrista, an Italian poet, flourished about 1500.

Dragonetti, dra-go-net'tee, (LUIGI,) an Italian literary journalist, born at Aquila about 1800.

Dragut, dra'gut, a Turkish corsair, born in Natolia, rose to high command in the navy under Barbarossa. He committed many piracies against the Spaniards and Italians, and was once taken prisoner by the Genoese admiral Doria, but was liberated after a few years' detention. He gained a victory over the Spaniards at Gerbes in 1560, and was killed at the siege of Malta in 1565.

See Von Hammer, "Geschichte des Osmanischen Reichs;" Brantome, "Vie de Dragut;" Prescott, "History of Philip II.," vol. ii.

Drāke, (DANIEL,) M.D., an American physician and author, was born at Plainfield, New Jersey, in 1785. He took the degree of M.D. at the University of Pennsylvania in 1816. He was connected at different periods with the schools of medicine in Cincinnati, Lexington, Louisville, and Philadelphia. It was chiefly through his efforts that the Medical College of Ohio was founded at Cincinnati in 1819. Dr. Drake was distinguished as a lecturer. He edited for many years the "Western Journal of Medical Science," published at Cincinnati. He was also author of various medical and other works, the most important of which is his "Systematic Treatise on the Principal Diseases of the Interior Valley of North America, as they appear in the Caucasian, African, Indian, and Esquimaux," (2 vols. 8vo, 1850-54.) Died at Cincinnati in 1852.

See E. D. MANSFIELD, "Life of D. Drake," 1855; S. D. Gross, "American Medical Biography."

Drāke, (Sir Francis,) a celebrated English navigator and naval hero, born in Devonshire about 1540. After learning navigation in the coasting-trade, he commanded a vessel in Sir John Hawkins's disastrous expedition to the Spanish Main in 1567, in which he lost all his property. In 1570, with a commission from the queen, he cruised with some success against the Spaniards in the West Indies. In 1572 he sailed with two vessels on a marauding expedition against the Spanish shipping and settlements of America, from which he returned next year with prizes of great value. From the Isthmus of Darien he had obtained a view of the Pacific Ocean. With five small vessels, in December, 1577, he embarked on a buccaneering enterprise to the Pacific through the Straits of Magellan. He obtained immense treasures by plunder on the coast of Chili and Peru, and, in the hope of finding a passage to the Atlantic, sailed northward as far as 48 degrees north. Failing in this design, he returned to San Francisco, and thence steered across the ocean to the Moluccas, and came home by the Cape of Good Hope in 1579, having circumnavigated the globe. Drake was knighted by Queen Elizabeth, who dined on board his vessel at Deptford and directed the ship to be preserved as a monument of his memorable achievement. He was appointed commander of a fleet in 1587, and sent to "singe the King of Spain's beard,"—that is, to burn his ships in the Spanish harbours. In the port of Cadiz he burnt, sunk, or captured one hundred vessels destined for the invasion of England. In the next year, as vice-admiral, he contributed to the victory of the English over the Invincible Armada. He was elected to Parliament in 1592. In 1595 an expedition was fitted out against the West Indies, and the command was divided between Drake and Hawkins, who disagreed and consequently foiled. A fee leging some part of the command was divided between the foiled and the leging some part of the command was divided. quently failed. After losing many men by disease, Drake died near Puerto Bello in 1595.

See BARROW, "Life, Voyages, etc. of Sir Francis Drake," 1843; SAMUEL CLARKE, "Life of Sir Francis Drake," 1671; CAMPBELL, "Lives of British Admirals;" MOTLEY, "United Netherlands," vol. ii. chap. xi.; SAMUEL JOHNSON, "Life of Sir Francis Drake," London, 1767; J. BARROW, "Memoirs of the Naval Worthies of Queen Elizabeth's Reign;" "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1844.

Queen Elizabeth's Reign;" "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1844.

Drake, (FRANCIS,) an English surgeon and antiquary of York. He published "The History and Antiquity of the City of York," (1736.) Died in 1770.

Drake, dra'keh, (FRIEDRICH,) a celebrated German sculptor, born at Pyrmont in 1805. He became a pupil of Rauch in Berlin. One of his early works, a "Madonna and Child," was purchased by the Empress of Russia. His reputation was increased by his allegorical group of the "Eight Provinces of Prussia," (1844,) and by marble statues, busts, and statuettes of eminent Germans, among which are the Humboldts, Rauch, Oken. mans, among which are the Humboldts, Rauch, Oken, and Frederick William III.

Drake, (James,) M.D., an English physician and political writer, born at Cambridge in 1667. He published in 1702 "The History of the Last Parliament," and soon after "Historia Anglo-Scotica," which gave great offence to the Scots and was burnt by the hangman. He wrote

ried Sarah Eckford about 1816. In 1819 he wrote huried Sarah Eckford about 1816. In 1819 he wrote humorous and satirical verses which were published in the "Evening Post" under the signature of "Croaker." He was an intimate friend of Fitz-Greene Halleck. His principal works are "The Culprit Fay," a beautiful imaginative poem, and the much-admired verses on "The American Flag,"* (1819.) He died prematurely in September, 1820, in New York, leaving one daughter, who afterwards became the wife of Commodore De Kay. Halleck wrote a poetical tribute to his memory.

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America;" Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature."

Drake, (NATHAN,) M.D., an English critic and essayist, born at York in 1766. From 1792 until his death he practised medicine at Hadleigh, in Suffolk, and produced numerous excellent literary works, among which are "Literary Hours," (1798,) "Essays illustrative of the Tatler, Spectator, and Guardian," (1805,) and "Shakspeare and his Times," (1817.) Of the last, Archdeacon Nares says, "No work has hitherto appeared in which so much of agreeable and well-digested information on this subject will be found, as in this masterly production. It may be considered as a magnificent temple dedicated to the genius of Shakspeare." He published some pro-

Drake, (SAMUEL GARDNER,) an American writer, born at Pittsfield, New Hampshire, in 1798, became a bookseller in Boston. He published "Indian Biography," (1832) "The Book of the Indians or History of Pittsfield. (1832,) "The Book of the Indians, or History and Biography of the Indians of North America," (1833,) and

other works.

Drakenberg, drå'ken-berg', (Christian Jacobsen,) a Norwegian, remarkable for longevity and strength, born at Blomsholm in 1626. He served as a common sailor about fifty years, and was held as a slave by the

Algerines and others about sixteen years. At the age of one hundred and ten he married, and several years later was able to perform long journeys on foot. Died in 1772, aged one hundred and forty-five.

Drakenborch, dkå/ken-bork/, (ARNOLD,) an eminent Dutch scholar, born at Utrecht in 1684. He was educated at Utrecht and Leyden. In 1704 he wrote "De Præfectis Lithis" a treatise on the office of prefect in Rome by Urbis," a treatise on the office of prefect in Rome, by which he gained a high reputation. In 1716 he became professor of history and eloquence in Utrecht, where he remained till his death. He published an edition of Silius Italicus, and one of Livy, which is a master-piece of accuracy and erudition. Died in 1747.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dran, Le. See LEDRAN.

Drant, (THOMAS,) D.D., an English divine, known as the first English metrical translator of Horace, in 1567. He published sermons and other works. Died about 1578.

Draparnaud, dra par not construct works. Died about 1578.

Draparnaud, dra par not construct works. Died about 1578.

Mond, a French naturalist and linguist, born at Montpellier in 1772. He was professor of natural history at Montpellier, and wrote many scientific memoirs, some of which were commended by the Institute of France. Among his principal works is "The Natural History of Mollusks." Died in 1805.

See "Biographie Médicale;" JACQUES POITEVIN, "Notice sur la Vie de M. Draparnaud," 1805.

Drā'per, (ELIZA,) MRS., an English lady, was a friend and correspondent of Laurence Sterne, who addressed to her the "Letters of Yorick to Eliza."

Dra'per, (John William,) M.D., a distinguished chemist and physiologist, was born at Liverpool in 1811. He went to America in 1833, and in 1836 graduated at the medical department of the University of Pennsylvania. In 1839 he accepted the chair of chemistry in the University of New York. He took a prominent part in establishing the medical department of the New York versity University in 1841, and was afterwards a professor in that institution. Professor Draper devoted much attention to the chemical action of light, and wrote able treatises on this subject. He also made numerous contributions to the "Edinburgh Scientific Journal." Among his most important works are his "Human Physiology, Statistical and Dynamical, or the Conditions and Course of Life in

* The last four lines of "The American Flag" were written by Fitz-Greene Halleck.

Man," (8vo, 1856,) and his "History of the Intellectual Development of Europe," (1863,) a work which at-tracted much attention, having been as warmly praised by some as it was severely criticised by others. He also wrote "Thoughts on the Future Civil Policy of America," (1865,) and a "History of the American Civil War," (2 vols., 1867-68.) He died in January,

See "North American Review" for October, 1867.

Draper, (Sir WILLIAM,) a British officer, born at Bristol in 1721, commanded as colonel at the capture of Manilla from the Spaniards in 1763. He is best known by his controversy with Junius, against whom he undertook to defend the Marquis of Granby in 1769. Four of the letters of Junius were addressed to Draper, who, being foiled by the keen wit and sarcasm of his oppopendig folied by the keeft wit and saltashi of his opponent, endeavoured to provoke him to a duel. The intemperate and somewhat scurrilous letters of Draper are published with those of his antagonist. Died in 1787.

Drapiez, dRå'pe-à', (Auguste,) a Belgian savant, born at Brussels in 1790, published several works on

mineralogy and other sciences. Dräseke or Draeseke, drā'zeh-keh, (Jонапи Неим-BIABERE OF DIABERE, that Zent-Ren, (JOHANN HEIN-RICH BERNHARD,) a distinguished German pulpit orator, born at Brunswick in 1774. He became first preacher of the cathedral of Magdeburg in 1832. He published numerous sermons, and "Faith, Love, and Hope," (1813;

bibliography of printed books that had then appeared.

Died about 1630

Died about 1630.

Drāy'ton, (Michael,) an English poet, born at Hartshill, in Warwickshire, in 1563. The events of his early life are nearly all unknown. He was patronized in youth by Sir Walter Aston, and in the decline of life he found a comfortable home at the seat of the Earl of Dorset. About 1596 he published historical poems, entitled "The Barons' Wars" and "England's Heroical Epistles." His principal production, "The Poly-Olbion," (1613,) is greatly admired, and is regarded as good authority in reference to English antiquities. It is a poetical description of all the rivers, tracts, mountains, forests, etc. of tion of all the rivers, tracts, mountains, forests, etc. of Great Britain, with notices of traditions and stories connected with them. "Drayton is a sweet poet," says Coleridge, "and Selden's notes to the earlier part of the 'Poly-Olbion' are well worth your perusal." He received the title of poet-laureate in 1626. The next

year he published several short poems, among which is his admirable "Nymphidia," a fairy poem. Died in 1631.

"There is probably," says Hallam, "no poem of this kind in any other language comparable together in extent and excellence to the 'Poly-Olbion;' nor can any one read a portion of it without admiration for its learned and highly-gifted author." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.")

See JOHNSON, "Lives of the English Poets;" SIR S. E. BRYDGES, "Imaginative Biography;" DISRAELI, "Amenities of Literature;" CAMPBELL, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Drāy'ton, (Percival,) an American naval officer, born in South Carolina about 1812, entered the navy about 1828. He obtained the rank of commander in war. He was promoted to the rank of captain in 1862, and commanded the monitor Passaic in the attack on Fort Sumter in April, 1863. He was highly esteemed by Admiral Farragut, who selected him to command his flag-ship in his operations against the defences of Mobile Bay, August, 1864. Died in August, 1865. Drayton, (WILLIAM,) a judge, born in South Carolina in 1733. He became, after the Revolution, an associate

justice of his native State, and a judge under the Federal

government. Died in 1790.

Drayton, (WILLIAM,) an American politician, born in South Carolina. He was from 1825 to 1833 a representative in Congress. Originally a Federalist, he was the leader of the Union party in the nullification movement of South Carolina in 1830. He succeeded Nicholas Biddle as president of the United States Bank in 1839. Died in 1846.

Drayton, (WILLIAM HENRY,) an American patriot and judge, born on Ashley River, in South Carolina, in 1742. He became chief justice of South Carolina in 1776, and delivered to the grand jury an able charge, which gave an impulse to the popular cause. He was an active and prominent member of Congress, when he died suddenly in Philadelphia in 1779, in the thirty-sixth year of his age, and left historical memoirs of the Revolution, published by his son, (in 2 vols., 1821.)

See "Encyclopædia Americana."

Drebbel, van, vån dreb'bel, (Cornelis,) a Dutch philosopher, born at Alkmaar in 1572. The latter part of his life was passed in England, where he was patronized by James I. and is said to have invented an air thermometer and some curious machines. He published, in Dutch, a work "On the Nature of the Elements," and one on "Quintessence." He pretended that he had discovered a perpetual motion. Died in 1634.

See F. Hoefer, "Histoire de la Chimie."

Drelincourt, dreh'lan'koor', (CHARLES,) an eminent French Protestant minister, born at Sedan in 1595. became minister of Charenton, near Paris, in 1620, and acquired great popularity as a preacher. He wrote against the Church of Rome a number of polemical He wrote against the Church of Rome a number of potentical treatises, which had great influence in confirming his fellow-professors. His work entitled "Consolations against the Fear of Death" (1651) was translated into English and German, and often reprinted. He also published "Charitable Visits," etc., ("Les Visites charitables pour toutes Sortes de Personnes affligées," 5 vols., 1669.) His sermons were especially remarkable for their procion. Died in Paris in 1662. unction. Died in Paris in 1669.

See HAAG, "La France protestante."

Drelincourt, (CHARLES,) a son of the preceding, born Drelincourt, (CHARLES,) a son of the preceding, born in Paris in 1633, was a physician and author of high reputation. He took his degree as doctor in 1654, soon after which he was appointed first physician to the army of Turenne. In 1663 he became physician-in-ordinary to Louis XIV., and in 1668 obtained the chair of medicine at Leyden. He was an eloquent and learned writer. Among his works are "Præludium Anatomicum," (1670,) and "Homericus Achilles," (1693.) He was employed as physician by William Prince of Orange, and was the precepter of Boerhaave. He died in 1697, leaving a son CHARLES, who was a physician. CHARLES, who was a physician.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Nickron, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Drelincourt, (LAURENT,) a brother of the preceding, born in Paris in 1626, became minister at Rochelle and Niort, and was distinguished as a preacher. He published Sermons, and "Christian Sonnets." Died in 1680.

Dren'nan, (WILLIAM,) M.D., an Irish poet and politi-

cal writer, born at Belfast in 1754; died in 1820.

Dre-pā'nĭ-us, (LATI'NUS PACA'TUS,) a poet and orator, born at Bordeaux or Agen, in France, was deputed to Rome, in 388 A.D., to congratulate Theodosius on his victory over Maximus, and then pronounced a panegyric on that emperor, which is still extant. His poems, which are praised by Ausonius, have not been preserved. Drepanius Florus. See Florus.

Dresig, dra'zig, (SIGISMOND FRIEDRICH,) a German scholar and writer, born in 1700, lived at Leipsic; died

Dres'ser, [Lat. Dresse'rus,] (Matthäus,) a learned German professor, born at Erfurt in 1536, was a disciple of Luther, and studied at Wittenberg. He succeeded Justus Lipsius as professor of history at Jena in 1574. In 1581 he became professor of humanities at Leipsic, where by his influence the Confession of Augsburg was adopted in the University. He wrote, besides other Latin works, a "Treatise on Rhetoric," (1585,) and a "Life of Luther," (1598.) Died in 1607.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Dresserus. See Dresser.

Dressler, dres'ler, (Ernst Christoph,) a German musician and writer of songs, was born at Greussen in

1734; died in 1779.

Dreux du Radier, druh dü rā'de-a', (Jean François,) a French lawyer and writer, born at Châteauneufen-Thymerais in 1714. He wrote a "Historical and

Critical Library of Poitou," (1754,) which is regarded as an excellent work, "Historical and Critical Memoirs and Anecdotes of France," (1764,) and "Recreations, Historical, Critical, and Moral," (1767.) Died in 1780.

See Ersch, "La France Littéraire," 5 vols., 1797-1806; Lastic-Saint-Jat, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de J. F. Dreux du Radier." 1842.

Saint-Jal, "I Radier," 1842.

Dreux et de Brézé, de, deh druh à deh brà'zà', (HENRI EVRARD,) MARQUIS, was grand master of ceremonies when the States-General met in 1789. An order which he conveyed from the king, that this body should disperse, provoked a famous reply from Mirabeau. Died in 1829.

Drevet, dReh-va', (PIERRE,) an excellent French engraver, born in Lyons in 1664. After receiving lessons from Germain Audran, he went to Paris, where he devoted his talents to portraits. Among his best works are por-traits of Louis XIV., Cardinal Fleary, the dauphin, and Boileau. He was perhaps unrivalled by any engraver of his time except his son, who surpassed him. Died in 1739.

See Basan, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Drevet, (PIERRE,) a son and pupil of the preceding, born in Paris in 1697. He engraved a number of portraits, which are master-pieces, and treated subjects of history with nearly equal success. His portrait of Bos-suet, after Rigaud, (1733,) is called his best work. It is said that he was able to imitate articles of dress and furniture so that the various colours, textures, and other qualities of those accessories can be recognized by the least practised eyes. He was a member of the Academy of Painting. Died in 1739. See Basan, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Drew, (Samuel,) an English writer, born in Cornwall in 1765, was a shoemaker, and supplied the defects of his education by studying in the intervals of labour. He was converted from infidelity in early life, and joined the Methodist Church. He published "The Immateriality and Immortality of the Soul," (1802,) which is highly praised, and other religious works. He became editor of the "Imperial Magazine" in 1819. Died in 1833.

See "Life, Character, and Literary Labours of Samuel Drew," by his son, 1834.

Drex-e'Ti-us, [Ger. pron. drek-sa'le-us,] (Jeremias,) a German Jesuit and pulpit orator, born at Augsburg in 1581, wrote some ascetic works. Died in 1638.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dreyer, dri'er, (Johann Matthias,) a German poet, born at Hamburg in 1716; died in 1769.

Dreyschock, dri'shok, (Alexander,) a celebrated pianist, born in Bohemia in 1818. He has acquired distinction by his concerts in the principal capitals of

Dreyse, von, fon drī'zeh, (Johann Nikolaus,) the inventor of the celebrated "needle-gun," was born at Sömmerda, in Prussia, November 20, 1787. He was the son of a locksmith, and he himself followed the same trade. His attention having been directed to the extraordinary clumsiness of the muskets used by the Prussians at the battle of Jena, he was convinced that, until she was provided with better arms, his country could never was provided with better arms, his country could never become a first-rate military power. His invention was made in the early part of 1828, but was not put to the proof until the war of 1866. The great improvement of his gun is his new contrivance for igniting the cartridge, which is still a secret. Died December 9, 1867.

See "London Examiner" for September 8, 1866.

Driander. See Dryander. Dridoens. See Driedo.

Driedo, dre'do', or Dridoens, dree'doons, (JAN,) a Flemish theologian and prominent adversary of Lutheranism. He was a canon of the church of Louvain, and wrote several works, one of which is "On the Writings and Doctrines of the Church," ("De Scripturis et Dogmatibus ecclesiasticis.") Died in 1535.

See Possevin, "Apparatus Sacer."

Driesche. See Drusius.

Drink'er, (ANNA,) an American poetess, who wrote under the assumed name of EDITH MAY, was born in Pennsylvania. She published a volume of poems, (1851,) which were commended by N. P. Willis.

See Griswold's "Female Poets of America."

Drivère, dre'vair', [Lat. Thrive'rus,] (Jeremias,) born at Braeckel, in Flanders, in 1504, became professor of medicine at Louvain. He wrote many medical works, besides commentaries on Hippocrates. Died in 1554. See P. J. HAAN, "Notice sur la Vie de H. Thriverus," 1846; NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Drobisch, dro'bish, (MORITZ WILHELM,) a German philosopher, born in 1802 at Leipsic, where he became

professor of mathematics in 1842.

Drolling, dro'lan' or drol'ling, (MARTIN,) a French painter, born at Oberbergheim (Haut-Rhin) in 1752. He

painted familiar scenes, interiors, etc. with success, and was a good colorist. Died in 1817.

Drolling, (MICHEL MARTIN,) a skilful historical painter, son of the preceding, born in Paris in 1786. He gained the first prize in 1810 for a picture of "The Wrath of Achilles." Among his best productions is "Orpheus losing Eurydice," (1817.) He also painted many portraits. Died in 1851.

See SAINT-MAURICE-CABANY, "M. M. Drolling, Peintre," 1851.

Drollinger, drol'ling-er, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a German poet, was born at Durlach in 1688. His odes on "The Immortality of the Soul," and "On Divine Providence," were much admired. Died in 1742.

See Buxtorf, "Brevis Historia Vitæ et Obitus C. F. Drollingeri," 1742; ADELUNG, Supplement to JÖCHER'S "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Dro'mon, [Δρομῶν,] an Athenian comic poet, lived

in the fourth century B.C.

Drooch-Sloot, drok'slöt, (J. C.,) a Dutch painter, born at Gorcum about 1600. Among his works are views of Holland and of village festivals.

Drossander, dros-san'der, (Anders,) a Swedish physician and philosopher, born at Upsal in 1648. He wrote several scientific works. Died in 1696.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Drost, drost, a skilful Flemish painter, and a pupil

of Rembrandt, was living in 1670.

Droste-Hülshoff, von, fon dros'teh hüls'hof, (An-NETTE ELISABETH,) a German lyric poetess, born near Münster in 1798; died in 1848.

Droste zu Vischering, von, fon dros'tch tsoo

fish'er-ing, (CLEMENS AUGUST,) FREIHERR, a German Catholic prelate, born near Münster in 1773. He became Archbishop of Cologne in 1835. Died in 1845.

See Stoeveken, "C. A. Droste zu Vischering in seinem Leben,"

etc., 1846.

Drouais, dRoo'a', (HUBERT,) a French painter, born in Normandy in 1699, was a grandfather of Jean Germain, noticed below. He excelled in portraits. Died at

Paris in 1767.

Drouais, (Jean Germain,) an eminent French painter, born in Paris in 1763, was the son of Henri Drouais, a portrait-painter, who died in 1775. In 1780 he became a pupil of David. About the age of twenty-one Academy by his picture of the "Woman of Canaan at the Feet of Christ," which established his reputation. He then went to Rome, where he painted "Marius at Minturnæ," and died prematurely in 1788. Goethe, in one of his works, expresses his admiration of the lastnamed picture.

See CHAUSSARD, "Notice sur Drouais;" NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Drouet, droo'à', (ÉTIENNE,) a French editor and compiler, born in Paris in 1715. He published the last and best edition of Moreri's Dictionary, (10 vols., 1759,) and a new edition of Lenglet-Dufresnoy's "Method for the Study of History," (15 vols., 1772.) Died in 1779.

Drouet, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French revolutionist, horn at Sainte Menchould in 1762, was the son of the

born at Sainte-Menehould in 1763, was the son of the postmaster of that town. He acquired notoriety by his agency in the arrest of Louis XVI. at Varennes in 1791. In 1792 he was elected a member of the Convention, in which he voted for the death of the king and the destruc-tion of the Girondists. Soon after Bonaparte obtained the chief power, Drouet was appointed sub-prefect of Sainte-Menehould. In 1807, as he gave him the cross of the legion of honour, the emperor said to him, "You have changed the face of the world." Died in 1824.

See THIERS, "History of the French Revolution."

Drouet de Maupertuy, droo'à' deh mō'pêr'tü-e', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French writer and priest, born in Paris in 1650; died in 1730. Drouet d'Erlon, droo'à' dêr'lòn', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) COUNT, and Marshal of France, born at Rheims in 1765. He entered the army as a private in 1782, served under Hoche in 1797, and was made a general of brigade in 1799. He became a general of division in 1800, and contributed by a skilful movement to the victory at Jena, (1806.) In March, 1815, he was arrested on a charge of being an accomplice of Lesebvre-Desnouettes in his design to seize the Bourbon family, and in the ensuing June he was created a peer by Napoleon, for whom he commanded a corps at Waterloo. He passed ten years in exile, returned to France in 1825, and was restored to his rank in the army in 1830. He was chosen Governor-General of Algeria in 1834, and obtained the rank of marshal in 1843. Died in 1844. See "Notice sur la Vie militaire de Drouet d'Erlon," by himself, 1844; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Drouineau, dRoo'e'nō', (GUSTAVE,) a French dramatist and novelist, born at La Rochelle in 1800. He produced "Rienzi," (1826,) a tragedy, and "Ernest," (1829,) a novel, both of which were popular. About 1830 he became one of the editors of the "Constitutionnel." He was author of other dramas and tales. Died in 1835.

Drouot, dRoo'o', (ANTOINE,) COUNT, an able French general of artillery, born at Nancy in 1774. He fought as captain at Hohenlinden in 1800, and gave proof of courage and skill at Wagram, (1809,) and at Borodino, (1812.) For his conduct at Lutzen and Bautzen, (1813,) where he commanded the artillery of the imperial guard, he was made a general of division and aide-de-camp to Napoleon, whom he followed to Elba, of which he was chosen governor. He was at the side of Napoleon at the battle of Waterloo, June, 1815, soon after which he was commandant of the imperial guard at Paris. the restoration he lived as a private citizen. Died in 1847. "France was astonished in 1814 to learn," says 1847. "France was astonished in 1814 to learn," says C. Héquet, "that she had possessed for a long time the best officer of artillery in Europe." ("Nouvelle Biographie Générale.") He was surnamed by Napoleon "the sage of the grand army," ("le sage de la grande armée.")

See J. Nollet-Fabert, "Biographie du Général Drouot," 1850;
Henri Le Page, "Le Général Drouot," 1847; Lacordaire, "Eloge du Général Drouot," 1847.

Drouyn de Lhuys, droo'an' deh lü-e', (ÉDOUARD,) a French diplomatist and minister of state, was born in Paris in 1805. He became in 1833 chargé-d'affaires at the Hague, where he gave proof of high diplomatic at the Hague, where he gave proof of high diplomatic ability. In 1840 he was appointed director of commercial affairs in the ministry of foreign affairs. He was brought into frequent contact with Guizot, whose policy he disapproved. As a member of the Chamber of Deputies, he voted against the ministry in 1845, and was dismissed from office. He was elected to the National Assembly in 1848, and became minister of foreign affairs in the first calvington of President Louis Naroleon. In in the first cabinet of President Louis Napoleon. In June, 1849, he was sent as ambassador to London. was a conservative member of the National Assembly in 1851, and again became foreign minister in July, 1852. His diplomatic letters on the occasion of the establishment of the empire added to his reputation. He represented France at the Conference of Vienna in 1855, at the close of which he retired from office because he differed from his colleagues on the Eastern question. In October, 1862, he was again appointed minister of foreign affairs. He was removed from this office about Sept., 1866. From the year 1870 he retired from politics and occupied himself with agriculture. Died in 1881.

Drovetti, dro-vet'tee, (BERNARDINO,) an Italian antiquary, born at Leghorn in 1775. He was consul in Egypt, where he formed two rich collections of antique objects. The King of France purchased one of these collections for 250,000 francs. Died in 1852.

Droysen, droi'zen, (Johann Gustav,) a German historia herr at Treateur in Populario, a German historia herr at Treateur in Populario in 2008. He

historian, born at Treptow, in Pomerania, in 1808. He obtained the chair of history at Kiel in 1840, before which he had been professor in Berlin. In 1851 he became professor of history at Jena. His "History of Prussian Politics" ("Geschichte der Preussischen Politik," 2 vols., 1855) is called his most important work. He has also published a "History of Alexander the Great," (1833,) a "History of Hellenism," ("Hellenismus," 2 vols., 1836-43,) and a "Life of Field-Marshal Graf York von Wartenburg," (1851.)

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Droz, dro, (François Xavier Joseph,) a French writer and moralist, born at Besançon in 1773. He served in the republican army from 1792 to 1796, and became a resident of Paris in 1803. After several unsuccessful attempts as an author, he published in 1806 an "Essay on Happiness," ("Essai sur l'Art d'être heureux,") which was received with more favour. He became a contributor to several journals. In 1824 he gained the Montyon prize for his treatise "On Moral Philosophy," Montyon prize for his treatise "On Moral Philosophy," and in the next year was admitted to the French Academy. His "History of the Reign of Louis XVI." (3 vols., 1839-42) is esteemed his most important work. "A mild solemnity of tone," says Sainte-Beuve, "was the habitual rhythm of his thoughts." In conjunction with Picard, he wrote "Memoirs of Jacques Fauvel," (1823,) which is represented as a Gil Blas less witty but more moral than that of Le Sage. He became in 1832 a member of the class of Moral and Political Sciences in the Institute. Died in 1850.

See F. A. MIGNET, "Notice historioue sur la Vie de M. Droz."

See F. A. MIGNET, "Notice historique sur la Vie de M. Droz," 1852; SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi."

Droz, dro, (HENRI LOUIS,) a son of Pierre Jacquet, noticed below, born in 1752, inherited his mechanical and inventive talent. He produced an automaton in the form of a girl, which played tunes on the harpsichord and at the end of the performance would rise and salute the company. He also made artificial hands. He lived some years at Geneva, where he was much esteemed for his character as well as his talents. Died in 1791.

Droz, (JULES ANTOINE,) a sculptor, a son of Pierre Jean, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1807. Among his works are the marble statues of Winter and Summer

which adorn the palace of the Luxembourg.

Droz, (PIERRE JACQUET,) a skilful mechanician and watchmaker, born in Neufchâtel in 1721. He improved

watchmaker, born in Neutchater in 1721. He improved the pendulum by using two metals of unequal expansibility, and made a writing automaton which displayed great ingenuity. Died in 1790.

Droz, (Pierre Jean,) a Swiss engraver of coins and medals, born at Chaux-de-Fond in 1746. He settled in Paris in 1766, and invented a method to engrave stamps for the coingray of money with calculus. About 1800 Wet. for the coinage of money with celerity. About 1790 Watt and Boulton took him into their service, and his skill was exercised in the fabrication of English coins. returned to France, and during the empire was the chief engraver of public medals and coins. His portraits of

Napoleon are praised. Died in 1823.

Druey, dRú'2', (CHARLES,) a Swiss politician, born about 1800, was a leader of the radicals, or the party of progress. In 1845 he was chosen president of the provisional government formed after the resignation of the council of state. Under the new constitution adopted in 1848, he was one of the chiefs of the executive power.

Died in 1855

Drumann, droo'man, (KARL WILHELM,) a German historian and philologist, born near Halberstadt in 1786, became professor of philology at Königsberg in 1817. His capital work is a "History of Rome," ("Geschichte Roms," 6 vols., 1834-44,) which is highly commended. Died in 1861.

Died in 1861.

Drümel or Druemel, drii'mel, (JOHANN HEINRICH,)
a German writer, born at Nuremberg in 1707; died in 1770.
Drum'mond, (ALEXANDER,) a British traveller, who
was consul at Aleppo in 1744, and published "Travels in
Germany, Greece, and Asia," (1754.) Died in 1769.
Drum'mond, (GEORGE,) a Scottish officer, noted for
public spirit, was born in 1687. He fought against the
Pretender at Sheriffmuir in 1715. He was chosen lord
provost of Edinburgh in 1725 and at several subsequent
periods. The Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh was founded
chiefly by his efforts in 1736. Died in 1766.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Drum/mond, (HENRY,) M.P., an English writer on theology and politics, born in 1786. He was a disciple of Edward Irving.

Drummond, (JAMES,) Earl of Perth, was appointed lord chancellor of Scotland in 1684. He was a cruel persecutor of the Covenanters. On the expulsion of James II. from the throne he was exiled. Died in 1716.

Drummond, (MAURICE,) the ancestor of the Scottish family of that name, was a grandson of Andrew, King of Hungary. He was a resident of England at the Norman conquest, (1066,) and he followed Edgar Atheling to Scotland about 1068, and was made seneschal of Lennox. Annabella Drummond, his descendant, was married to Polyett III. Ving of Scotland

married to Robert III., King of Scotland.
Drummond, (ROBERT HAY,) a British prelate, born in London in 1711, was the second son of the Earl of Kinnoul, and a grandson of Harley, Earl of Oxford. In 1737 he was appointed chaplain-in-ordinary to George II. He became Bishop of Saint Asaph in 1748, of Salisbury in 1761, and Archbishop of York in the same year. Some of his sermons have been published. Died in 1776. His son Roberr became ninth Earl of Kinnoul.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Drummond, (THOMAS,) CAPTAIN, known as the inventor of the "Drummond Light," was born in Edinburgh in 1797. In 1813 he entered, as cadet, Woolwich Military Academy, where he displayed superior talents for mathematics and mechanics. He became one of the royal engineers, and was employed in the trigonometrical survey of Scotland about 1824, when he conceived the idea of using the incandescence of lime, instead of the argand lamp, for rendering distant stations visible. The experiment was very successful. In 1825 he invented the heliostat, and, through the influence of Lord Brougham, received a pension of £300 a year. In 1835 he was made under-secretary for Ireland. Died in 1840.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement.)

Drummond, (WILLIAM,) of Hawthornden, an eminent Scottish poet, born of a noble family in 1585. studied civil law at Bourges, in France, but soon re-nounced that profession for literature. In 1610 his father, Sir John, died, and left him his beautiful seat at Hawthornden, remarkable for picturesque scenery. He was of a melancholy temperament, and inclined to retirement. In 1619 Ben Jonson performed a journey of several hundred miles for the purpose of visiting Drummond, who has preserved some curious and famous notes of the conversation which passed between them. These were published after his death, and are perhaps more known and read than any of his works. Drummond has been censured for leaving these notes and betraying the confidence of his guest; but his friends say he did not intend them for publication. Southey represents Drummond as them for publication. Southey represents Drummond as the first Scottish poet who wrote well in English. Among his most admired productions are "The River Forth Feasting," "The Praise of a Solitary Life," and his sonnets. "The sonnets of Drummond," says Hallam, "are polished and elegant, free from conceit and bad taste, in pure, unblemished English." In his forty-fifth year he married Elizabeth Logan. Died in December, 1649.

See P. Cunningham, "Life of W. Drummond;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen: "Campella "Specimens of the British Poets;" "Retrospective Review," vol. ix., 1824; "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Drummond (Sir Wulliam) of Logic Almond 2

Drummond, (Sir WILLIAM,) of Logie Almond, a British scholar and ingenious writer, was returned to Parliament for Saint Mawes in 1795, and a few years later was minister to Naples. About 1802 he was ambassador to the Ottoman Porte. He published, besides other works, a good translation of Persius's Satires, (1798,) "Academical Questions," (1805,) "Odin," a poem, and "Origines, or Remarks on the Origin of Several Empires, and Cities" (1998,) "Academical Questions," (1998,) "Origines, or Remarks on the Origin of Several Empires, and Cities" (1998,) "Academical Questions," (1998,) "Original Portion of Several Empires, or Remarks of the Origin of Several Empires, or Remarks of the Origin of Several Empires, or Remarks of the Origin of Several Empires, or Remarks of the Original Portion of Several Empires of the Original Portion of Several Empires of the Original Portion of Several Empires of the Original Portion of Several Por States, and Cities," (4 vols., 1824-29,) a critical work of considerable merit. Died at Rome in 1828.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;"
Edinburgh Review" for October, 1805; "Encyclopædia Britannica.

Drum'mond de Mel'fort, (Louis Hector,) Count or, born in 1726, was the descendant of Maurice Drummond, noticed above. He served with distinction in infold, noticed above. He served with distinction in the French armies as cotonel, inspector-general, and lieutenant-general. He published in 1776 a valuable "Treatise on Cavalry." Died in 1788.

Dru'rÿ, (Drew,) an English naturalist, published a work on entomology called "Illustrations of Natural

History," (1770,) which was commended by Linnæus and others. "The exquisite work of Drury," says Sir James Edward Smith, "displays the complete insect in a degree of perfection that leaves nothing to be desired." Died in 1804.

Drury, (Rev. Joseph.) an English scholar, born in London in 1750, was head-master of Harrow from 1785 to 1805. Lord Byron, who was his pupil, has expressed in his works gratitude and respect for him. Died in 1834.

Drury, (ROBERT,) an English sailor, born about 1687. He was shipwrecked in 1702 on the coast of Madagascar, where he was kept a captive fifteen years. He returned to England and published (1722) a journal of his adventures, and an account of Madagascar, regarded as authentic.

Dru-sil'la, a daughter of Herod Agrippa, King of Judea, became the wife of Felix, the Roman governor She was present when Saint Paul preached lix, in 60 A.D. (See Acts xxiv. 24.) Tacitus before Felix, in 60 A.D. (See Acts xxiv. 24.) Tacitus says that Drusilla the wife of Felix was a granddaughter of the famous Cleopatra.

Drusilla, (Livia.) See Livia Drusilla.
Drusius, drii'se-us, (Jan,) a Flemish Protestant scholar and eminent biblical critic, whose proper name scholar and eminent biblical critic, whose proper name was VAN DEN DRIESCHE, (dRees'keh,) was born at Oudenarde in 1550. He professed Oriental languages at Oxford, in England, from 1572 to 1576, and obtained a similar chair at Leyden in 1577. He was professor of Hebrew at Franeker from 1585 until his death, in 1616. He wrote commentaries on Scripture, and several treatises on grammar, one of which is a Hebrew Grammar, entitled "Grammatica Linguae sanctæ nova."

See ABEL CURIANDER, "Vita J. Drusii," 1618; BAVLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Drusius, (JAN,) a son of the preceding, born at Leyden in 1588, was a prodigy of learning and of precocity. At the age of nine he could read Hebrew without points, and at seventeen he addressed the King of England in

a Latin oration. Scaliger thought he excelled his father in Hebrew. Died in 1609.

Dru'sus, a Roman prince, was the second son of Germanicus and Agrippina, and a brother of the emperor Caligula. His disposition, according to Tacitus, was violent and unruly. He appears to have been a victim of the ambitious intrigues of Sejanus. Having been condemned to death by the senate, he was confined by Tiberius, who permitted him to die by starvation in

Drusus, (CLAUDIUS NERO,) a Roman general, born 38 B.C., was the son of Tiberius Claudius Nero and Livia, whose second husband was the emperor Augustus. He married Antonia, the daughter of Mark Antony. the year 13 B.C. he commanded an army on the Rhine, and defeated several German tribes. Horace composed an admired ode in honour of this victory, (lib. iv. 4.) In the ensuing campaigns he extended his conquests as far as the Elbe, after which the senate gave him the surname GERMANICUS. He died at the age of thirty, leaving a fair reputation for talents and virtue. The emperor Tiberius was his brother. It is said that Augustus intended to give a portion of the empire to Drusus, who was born a few months after the marriage of the former with Livia. Drusus left two sons, Germanicus, and Claudius who became emperor.

See DION CASSIUS, books xlviii. and liv.; TACITUS, "Annals;" ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Drusus, (MARCUS LIVIUS,) a Roman tribune, was a colleague of Caius Gracchus in the tribuneship in 122 B.C. The senate, alarmed at the innovations of Gracchus, and eloquent, in order to undermine the influence of Gracchus. Drusus founded many colonies, and courted the popular favour with success, at the same time promoting the interests of the optimates. He was chosen consul for 112 B.C., obtained Macedonia as his province, and defected the Thracian Scordiesi. and defeated the Thracian Scordisci.

See Plutarch, "Caius Gracchus;" Livv, "Epitome," book lxiii.; Niebuhr, "History of Rome."

patronus of the senate, which at that period was involved in a contest with the equites respecting the judicial power. In 91 B.C. he was chosen tribune of the people, whose favour he gained by largesses and agrarian laws. The consul Philippus was arrested by his order, and the senate voted that the laws of Drusus were null. became the leader of a conspiracy or party which designed to give the right of citizenship to the Italiotes and to make other changes. He was assassinated by an unknown hand in 91 or 90 B.C.

See Niebuhr, "History of Rome;" Cicero, "Brutus," "De Officiis," and "Pro Milone;" Applan, "De Bello Civili;" Bemmel, "Dissertatio de M. L. Drusis Patre et Filio," 1826.

Dru'sus Cæ'āar, (see'zar.) sometimes called Drusus Junior, a son of the emperor Tiberius, married Livia, a sister of Germanicus. His character was depraved by cruelty and other vices. Died in 23 A.D., from poison. See TACITUS, "Annals."

Druth'mar' or droot'mar', (CHRISTIAN,) a monk and

Druch mar' of droot mar', (CHRISTIAN,) a monk and grammarian, who lived at Corbie, France, about 850 A.D.

Dry'ad, [Gr. δρυάς, plural δρυάδες, (from δρῦς, an "oak" or any "tree;") Lat. DRY'ADES; Fr. DRYADES, dre'ãd'.]

The dryads, in classic mythology, were nymphs or goddesses presiding over woods and groves. The HAM'ADRYADS [from the Greek ἄμα, "together with"] were supposed to be attached to some particular tree, with which they lived and died.

See "Biographie Universelle," (Partie mythologique.)

Dryades. See DRYAD.

Dryander, dre-an'der, (Johann,) or Eichmann, ik'mån, a German astronomer, born at Wetteren, in Hesse. He published esteemed works, among which are "De Cylindro" and "The Terrestrial Globe." Died in 1560.

Dryander, dre-ân'der, (Jonas,) a Swedish naturalist, born in 1748, was a pupil of Linnæus. About 1780 he removed to England, where he made an excellent Catalogue of Sir Joseph Banks's Library, (1798.) He wrote some botanical treatises, and was one of the founders of the Linnæan Society. Died in London in 1810.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Dry'den, (CHARLES,) the eldest son of the great poet, was educated as a Catholic. In 1692 he obtained an office in the palace of Pope Clement XI., but resigned it to his brother John, and returned to England. He was the author of some fugitive poems. He was drowned, while swimming in the Thames, in 1704.

Dryden, (John,) a celebrated English poet, born at Aldwinckle, in Northamptonshire, on the 9th of August, 1621. He was the eldest son of Frasmus Driden a rigid

Aldwinckle, in Northamptonshire, on the 9th of August, 1631. He was the eldest son of Erasmus Driden, a rigid Puritan of gentle birth. After passing under the discipline of Dr. Busby at Westminster, he entered Trinity College, Cambridge, in 1650. He left college in 1657, and became a citizen of London. One of his first poetic essays was "Heroic Stanzas on the Death of Cromwell," (1658,) of whom he was at that time an admirer. He (1658,) of whom he was at that time an admirer. He hailed with alacrity the restoration of 1660, in a poem named "Astræa Redux." In 1662 he produced his first drama, "The Wild Gallant," which did not make much impression on the public mind. About 1663 he married Lady Howard, the daughter of the Earl of Berkshire. In 1667 appeared his "Annus Mirabilis," or "Year of Wonders," and a tragi-comedy entitled "The Indian Emperor." He succeeded Davenant as poet-laureate in 1668, and published his excellent prose "Essay on Dramatic Poesy," which entitled him, as Dr. Johnson observed, to be considered the father of English criticism. He afterwards produced many successful comedies and tragedies, wards produced many successful comedies and tragedies, among which are "Marriage à-la-Mode," "All for Love," (1678,) "Aurengzebe," and "Don Sebastian," (1690.) (1678,) "Aurengzebe," and "Don Sebastian," (1690.) His dramas are eminent examples of genius perverted, and abound in passages of disgusting indecency. He also acquired great celebrity in satire and in lyric poetry. His "Absalom and Achitophel" (1681) is a poetical satire against the party of which Lord Shaftesbury was the master-spirit and the Duke of Monmouth the nominal head. It had a prodigious success. In reference to this poem, Hallam remarks, "The spontaneous ease of expression, the rapid transitions, the general elasticity and movement, have never been excelled." About 1686 he avowed himself a convert to the Roman Catholic Church, which was then favoured at court, and wrote Drusus, (MARCUS LIVIUS,) a son of the preceding, and movement, have never been excelled." About 1686 and uncle of Cato Uticensis, was called Drusus Junior. He was an ambitious politician, and a champion or Church, which was then favoured at court, and wrote

"The Hind and the Panther," au allegory in verse. subject is the controversy between the Romish Church (the Hind) and the Church of England, represented by

the Spotted Panther.

In the latter part of his life he gradually ceased to write for the stage, and acquired with a purer taste a more natural style. "He had turned his powers in a new direction," says Macaulay, "with success the most splendid and decisive. His taste had gradually awakened his creative faculties. The first rank in poetry was beyond his reach, but he secured the most honourable place in the second. . . His command of language was immense. With him died the secret of the old poetical diction of England — the art of producing rich effects. diction of England, - the art of producing rich effects by familiar words. . . Dryden was an incomparable reasoner in verse."

Among his later productions are translations of Juvenal and Virgil, (1697,) and the celebrated "Ode for Saint Cecilia's Day," (about 1700,) which Macaulay pronounces "his greatest work, and a master-piece of the second class of poetry." Some critics esteem it the finest ode in the language. "His translation of Virgil," says Pope, the translation of Virgil, "says Pope, which was the said a pricing the product of the same translation of the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, which was the said a pricing the product of the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the said a pricing the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the said a pricing the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgil," says Pope, the same translation of Virgil, "says Pope, the same translation of Virgi "is the most noble and spirited translation I know in any language." Brougham speaks of his prose as "the matchless prose of Dryden, rich, various, natural, animated, pointed," etc. He died on the 1st of May, 1700,

and was buried in Westminster Abbey.

See Johnson, "Lives of the Poets;" SIR WALTER SCOTT, "Life of Dryden," prefixed to an edition of Dryden's works, 18 vols., 1808; MACAULAY, "Essays," articles "Dryden" and "Comic Dramatists of the Restoration;" also, "History of England," vol. ii. chap. vii. and vol. iv. chap. xx.; MALONE, "Life of Dryden;" VILLEMAIN, "Tableau de la Littérature au dix-huitième Siècle;" Pror. John Wilson, "Critique on Dryden," in "Blackwood's Magazine" for February, March, and April, 1845; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1855; "Retrospective Review," vol. i., 180; "Fraser's Magazine" for August, 1854, and August, 1865; "Westminster Review" for April, 1855.

Dryden, (John,) son of the preceding, born about 1668. He translated the 14th Satire for his father's version of Juvenal, and wrote a comedy, "The Husband his own Cuckold," (1696.) Died at Rome in 1701.

ERASMUS HENRY, the third son of the great poet, inherited the title of baronet from a kinsman of his father,

and died in 1710.

Dryš'dale, (John,) D.D., a Scottish divine and eloquent preacher, born at Kirkaldy in 1718. In 1766 he was appointed one of the ministers of the Tron Church in Edinburgh. Died in 1788. His sermons were published in 1793.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dschafer or Dschaafar. See MANSOOR.

Dschami. See Jâmee.

Dschehan- or Dschahan-Ghir. See JAHAN-GEER. Dschelal-Eddin. See Jelâl-ed-Deen. Dschemschid. See Jemsheed.

Dschengis. See Jengis Khan. Dschihan-Ghir. See Jahân-Geer.

Dschingis. See Jengis Khan.

Duali- (or Douali-) al-Basree, (or -Basrî,) doo-âl'e al bas'ree, written also Dueli-(Doueli-) and Duwali-el-Basrî, (Abool-(or Abû-l-) Aswed-Zâlim-(or Sâlim-) Ibn-Amroo-Ibn-Sofyan, a'bool as'wed za'lim ib'n âm'rōō īb'n so-fe-ân',) an eminent Arabian grammarian and miser, born at Bassora (Basra) about 600 A.D., (or 630, according to some authorities;) died at the age of eighty-two.

See Hammer-Purgstall, "Literaturgeschichte der Araber;" IBN-KHALLIKAN, "Biographical Dictionary."

Du-āne', (WILLIAM,) an American politician, born near Lake Champlain, New York, in 1760. He learned the trade of printer, and went to India about 1784. He afterwards passed several years in England. Having returned to the United States about 1795, he became editor of "The Aurora," a Democratic paper which was pubor "The Aurora," a Democratic paper which was published at Philadelphia, and acquired much influence. He edited "The Aurora" for many years. Died in 1835. Parton, in his "Life of Jackson," says that "Jackson formed a very high idea of his character and talents."

Du-āne', (WILLIAM J.,) an eminent lawyer and statesman, born at Clonmel, Ireland, in 1780, was a son of the preceding. He was admitted to the bar in 1803, and paractised in Philadelphia. About 1821 be represented

preceding. He was admi practised in Philadelphia.

that city in the legislature of Pennsylvania. He was the legal adviser of Stephen Girard, whose last will he wrote in 1831. He was appointed secretary of the treasury in anuary or June, 1833, and was ordered by President Jackson to remove the deposits of public money from the Bank of the United States. Having refused to comply with this order, he was removed from office in September, 1833. He passed the rest of his life as a private citizen. He published "The Law of Nations Investigated in a Popular Manner," (1809.) Died in Philadelphia in 1865.

Duaren. See Douaren.
Duarte I., King of Portugal. See Edward.
Duault, dü'ō', (François Marie Guillaume,) a French poet, born at Saint-Malo in 1757, translated "The Vicar of Wakefield," and wrote elegiac poems which are commended. Died in 1833.

Duban, dii/bon/, (Felix Louis Jacques,) a French architect and member of the Institute born in Paris

architect, and member of the Institute, born in Paris about 1798. He finished the Palace of Fine Arts, com-menced by Debret, and was chosen architect of the Louvre in 1848.

Du Bartas. See BARTAS.

Dubayet. See Aubert du Bayet. Dubellay. See Bellay.

Dubellay. See Bellay.

Dubeux, dü'buh', (Louis,) an Orientalist, born of French parents in Lisbon about 1795. He wrote a work entitled "Persia," ("La Perse," 1841,) and became professor of Turkish in Paris in 1848.

Dübner or Duebner, düb'ner, (FRIEDRICH,) a German philologist, born in 1802, published an edition of Justin, (1831.) He afterwards edited for Firmin Didot's "Bibliotheca Græca" several authors, among whom are Arrian and Maximus of Tyre. Died in 1867.

Duboccage. See Boccage.

Dubois, dü'bwâ', (ANTOINE,) an eminent French surgeon and physician born at Gramat (Lot) in 1876.

geon and physician, born at Gramat (Lot) in 1756. He was chosen royal professor in the School of Surgery in Paris in 1790, and in 1802 surgeon-in-chief of the hospital which bears his name, the Hospice Dubois. He possessed rare sagacity and dexterity, and was regarded by the French as one of the first physicians of Europe. He attended the empress Maria Louisa on the occasion of the birth of her son. His medical principles have been published by several of his pupils. Died in 1837.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dubois, du-bois' or dü'bwâ', (EDWARD,) an English Dubois, du-bois' or du'bwa', (EDWARD,) an English satirical writer, born about 1775, published, besides other works, "The Wreath," (1799,) an edition of Boccaccio's "Decameron," (in English, 1804,) and "My Pocket-Book," a satire, (1807.) Died in 1850.

Dubois, (FRANÇOIS,) a French painter of history, born in Paris in 1790. He gained the grand prize in 1819, and a first-class medal in 1831.

Dubois, (FRANÇOIS NOËL,) a French botanist, born at Orléans in 1722, died in 1824.

Dubois, (François Rolling) a Prench botainst, born at Orléans in 1752; died in 1824.

Dubois, (François II an able French medical writer, born at Amiens about 1796, succeeded Pariset in 1847 as perpetual secretary of the Academy of Medicine, Paris. Among his works is a "Treatise on General Pathology,"

Among his works is a "Treatise on General Pathology, (2 vols., 1837.)

Dubois, (Frédéric,) a Swiss naturalist and traveller, born in 1798, published "Travels in the Crimea, Colchis, and Georgia," and became professor of archæology at Neufchâtel in 1843. Died in 1849.

Dubois, (GIRARD,) a French priest, born at Orléans in 1628, wrote, in Latin, a "History of the Church of Paris," Died in 1696.

Dubois (GIRLAMME) a French troubadour sur-

Dubois, (GUILLAUME,) a French troubadour, surnamed CRETIN, wrote a "History of France" in French verse, (still in manuscript.) A collection of his songs, etc. was published in 1527. Died in 1525.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Dubois, (GUILLAUME,) a French cardinal and minister of state, born at Brive-la-Gaillarde, in Limousin, in 1656. In the reign of Louis XIV. he was appointed preceptor to the Duc de Chartres, (afterwards Duke of and eminent lawyer and states-und, in 1780, was a son of the ted to the bar in 1803, and About 1821 he represented the ambitious designs of Dubois, who was then made a

councillor of state, although the regent's mother entreated councillor of state, although the regent's mother entreated him not to employ one whom she stigmatized as a most arrant knave. He displayed great address and astuteness in political intrigues, and had an important part in the triple alliance of 1717. Soon after this he became minister of foreign affairs, and, in spite of his scandalous life, Archbishop of Cambray. After much opposition, he obtained a cardinal's hat in 1721, and was made prime minister the next year. He exiled all who resisted his will and be retained power until his death in 1725. will, and he retained power until his death in 1725.

See SAINT-SIMON, "Mémoires;" Duclos, "Mémoires secrets sur les Règnes de Louis XIV et XV;" PAUL LACROIX, "Mémoires du Cardinal Dubois," 4 vols., 1829.

Dubois, [Lat. SYL'VIUS,] (JACQUES,) a learned French physician, born at Amiens in 1478. He lectured on medicine in Paris, and in 1550 became a professor of medicine in the Collége Royal. He wrote several able professional treatises. Died in 1555.

See René Moreau, "Vita Sylvii," prefixed to an edition of his works; Bavle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Dubois, (JEAN,) a Flemish or French medical writer,

born at Lille; died at Douai in 1576. **Dubois**, (JEAN,) a French sculptor, born at Dijon in 1626, was a grandfather of the poet Alexis Piron. Died

at Dijon in 1694.

Dubois, (JEAN ANTOINE,) ABBÉ, a French missionary, who laboured many years in Hindostan, was born in Ardèche in 1765. He wrote, in English, "The Character, Manners, Customs, and Institutions of the People of India," which was published by the East India Company in 1816. It is said to be one of the best works on that subject. Died in Paris in 1848.

Dubois, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French writer, born in Burgundy in 1753, resided for a time in Poland, where he became a councillor at court. Having returned to Paris, he became the friend and assistant of Malesherbes. After the reign of terror he held a high office in the ministry of the interior. He wrote a "Notice of the Life and Labours of Malesherbes," and other works.

Died in 1808.

Dubois, (Louis François,) a French littérateur, born at Lisieux in 1773, published a voluminous treatise on Agriculture, entitled "Cours complet d'Agriculture," (1825-32,) and a French version of Orderic Vital's "History of Normandy," (1827.) Died in 1855.

Dubois, (PAUL.) a French surgeon, son of Antoine, retied above west born in Paris in 1885.

noticed above, was born in Paris in 1795. He published in 1849 the first part of a "Complete Treatise on the Art of Accouchements." He was accoucheur to the

Art of Accouchements." He was accoucheur to the empress Eugénie. Died in October, 1860.

Dubois, (PAUL ALEXIS,) a French general, born about 1754, was killed at Alla, in the Tyrol, in 1796.

Dubois, (PAUL FRANÇOIS,) a French journalist and professor, born at Rennes in 1795. He was one of the editors of the "Globe," a liberal daily journal of Paris, for account warre anding in 1820 and set in the Chamber. for several years, ending in 1830, and sat in the Chamber of Deputies from 1831 to 1848. He became professor of French literature in the Polytechnic School in 1834, and succeeded Victor Cousin as director of the Normal School in 1840.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dubois, (Philippe Goibaud—gwa'bo',) a French writer, born at Poitiers in 1626, was tutor of the Duc de writer, born at Ponters in 1020, was tutor of the Duc de Guise, (Louis Joseph.) He made translations of the works of Saint Augustine, and of Cicero "De Officis," "De Senectute," etc., which procured his admission into the French Academy in 1693. Died in 1694.

Dubois, dü'bwâ', (SIMON,) a Flemish painter of portraits and animals, born in Antwerp after 1622, worked in 1898.

in England. Died in 1708.

Dubois-Crancé. See Dubois de Crancé.

Dubois de Crancé, dü'bwâ' deh krôn'sà', or Dubois-Crancé, (EDMOND LOUIS ALEXIS,) a French general and Jacobin, born at Charleville in 1747. He was elected to the Convention in 1792, became a partisan of Danton, and was one of the first members of the committee of public safety. He directed the siege of Lyons, from which he was recalled by the Convention on the charge of modérantisme in 1793. He was inspector-general and minister of war in 1799, but lost all his offices when Bonaparte obtained power. Died in 1814.

Dubois de Jancigny, dü'bwâ' deh zhôn'sen'ye', Adolphe Philibert,) a French writer, a son of Jean (ADOLPHE PHILIBERI), a French writer, a son of Jean Baptiste Dubois, noticed above, was born in Paris in 1795. He spent many years in British India, and was sent on a mission to China in 1841. He wrote several books on India, China, etc. Two of these, namely, "India," (1845,) and "China and the Birman Empire," (1850,) form part of Firmin Didot's series entitled "L'Univers."

Dubois [Lat. Syl'vius] de la Boë, dü'bwâ' deh lâ bo'a', (Franciscus,) a German or Dutch physician, of French extraction, eminent for learning and eloquence, was born at Hanau in 1614. He practised about fifteen years at Amsterdam, and obtained the chair of practical medicine at Leyden in 1658. He gave an impulse to the study of chemistry by his zeal and eloquence. "It is to Dubois," says Fournier, "that we owe the first idea of clinic instruction and the initiative in the study of pathologic anatomy." He published several works, among which is "Disputationum Medicarum decas," (1663.) Died in 1672.

See ELOY, "Dictionnaire historique de la Médecine."

Dubois-Fontanelle, dü'bwâ' fôn'tā'nêl', (Jean Gaspard), a French dramatist and littérateur, born at Grenoble in 1737; died in 1812. His drama of "Éricie," against monastic vows, was prohibited by the censor.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dubos, dü'bo', (Charles François,) a French ecclesiastic and writer, born in 1661; died at Luçon in 1724.

Dubos, (Jean Baptiste,) a French writer and nego-

tiator, born at Beauvais in 1670. He studied public law, and was employed in many important and secret negotiand was employed in many important and secret negotiations with foreign courts by De Torcy and Dubois. He wrote, besides other works, the "History of the League of Cambray," (1712,) which Voltaire said was "profound, politic, and interesting," and "Critical Reflections on Poetry and Painting," (1719,) which the same critic praised as "the most valuable book ever written on those subjects in any nation of Europe." He was chosen in 1722 perpetual secretary of the French Academy, into which he had been admitted in 1720. Died in 1742.

See Querard, "La France Littéraire," Auguste Mobel, "Étude sur l'Abbé Dubos," 1851; V. Tremblay, "Notice sur l'Abbé Du-bos," 1848.

Dubosc. See Bosc, Du.

Duboscq, du'bosk', (Jules,) a French optician, born in 1817, invented or improved several instruments, among which is the stereoscope.

Duboulay. See BOULAY, DU.
Dubouloz, dü'boo'lo', or Dubouleau, dü'boo'lō', JEAN AUGUSTE,) a French painter of history, born in Paris in 1800.

Dubourcq, dü'boork', (Pierer Lodewijk,) a Dutch painter of landscapes and genre, born at Amsterdam in

1815

Dubourg-Butler, dü'boor' büt'lair', (Frédéric,) a

French general, born in Paris in 1778. He took an active part against Charles X. in July, 1830. Died in 1850.

Duboury, dü'boo're', (Lodewijk Fabricius,) a skilful Dutch painter and engraver, born at Amsterdam in 1691. His tableaux de boudoir are highly prized. Died in 1775

Dubraw, doo'brav, (Johann,) a Bohemian historian, born at Pilsen. His family name was SKALA. He became Bishop of Olmutz, and wrote, in Latin, a "History of Bohemia," (1552,) which is accounted accurate. Died

in 1553.
Dubreton, dü'breh-ton', (Jean Louis,) Baron, a French general, born in Bretagne in 1773; died in 1855.

Dubreuil, dü'brul' or dü'bruh'ye, (Alphonse,) a French horticulturist, born at Rouen in 1811. He founded at Rouen the École d'Arbres fruitiers, the first of the kind. In 1846 he published a work on the culture of trees, entitled "Cours d'Arboriculture," (2 vols.,) which has been often reprinted and translated.

Dubreul, dü'brul', (JACQUES,) a French antiquary, born in Paris in 1528, wrote on the Antiquities of Paris.

Died in 1614.

Dubufe, dü'büf', (CLAUDE MARIE,) a French painter bistory and portraits, born in Paris in 1790. He was of history and portraits, born in Paris in 1790. a fashionable portrait-painter for many years. Died in

Dubufe, (ÉDOUARD,) a successful French portraitpainter, son of the preceding, born in Paris about 1818. Died in 1883.

Dubuisson, (François Rene André,) a French naturalist, born at Nantes in 1763. He became in 1810 director of the Museum of Natural History at Nantes, where he collected minerals. He published an "Essay ot a Geological Method," (1819). Died in 1836.

Dubuisson, (PAUL ULRICH,) a mediocre French

writer of dramas, etc., was born at Laval in 1746. He

Duby, dü'be', (PIERRE Ancher Tobiesen—ôn'shair' to'be'zôn',) a Swiss linguist and medallist, born in the canton of Soleure in 1721, received the title of interpreter to the Royal Library of Paris. He wrote a treatise on Medals relating to Sieges, entitled "Recueil de Pièces obsidionales." Died in 1782.

Duc. See LEDUC and DUCQ.

Duc, dük, (Joseph Louis,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1802, gained the grand prize in 1825. In 1854 he was selected to enlarge the Palais de Justice.

Duc, du, dii diik, (Fronton,) a French Jesuit, born at Bordeaux in 1558, was professor of theology at the College of Clermont in Paris. He published a good edition of the works of Chrysostom, (1609-24,) edited the works of some other Fathers, and wrote a curious book on the Maid of Orleans, entitled "The Tragical History

of the Pucelle de Domremy, newly divided into Acts and represented by Personages," (1581.) Died in 1624.

Duca, del, (GIACOMO,) an Italian architect of the sixteenth century, born in Sicily, was a pupil of Michael Angelo. Among his works are the Palazzo Panfili, Palazzo Strozzi, and the Villa Mattei, all at Rome.

Palazzo Strozzi, and the Villa Mattei, all at Rome.

Du Camp or Ducamp, (MAXIME,) a French writer and artist, a son of Théodore J., noticed below, was born in Paris in 1822. Having twice visited Asia Minor, Greece, etc., he published "Souvenirs et Paysages d'Orient," and an elegant work entitled "Egypt, Nubia, Palestine, and Syria," (1852.) His most important work is "Paris, ses Organes, ses Fonctions et sa Vie," (1869-75.) He was elected to the French Academy in 1880.

Du Camp, (Theodore Joseph,) a skilful French surgeon, born at Bordeaux in 1793, improved the method of treating diseases of the urinary organs. Died in 1824.

geon, born at Bordeaux in 1793, improved the method of treating diseases of the urinary organs. Died in 1824. Ducancel, dü'kôn'sēl', (CHARLES PIERRE,) a French dramatist and lawyer, born in 1766; died in 1835. Du Cange or Ducange, dü'kônzh', (CHARLES du Fresne—dü'frên',) Sieur du Cange, a French historical writer, born at Amiens in 1610. He was educated for the law, but did not practise it long. He was learned in the languages, history, geography, law, antiquities, etc., and wrote a great number of works, among which are a "History of the Empire of Constantinople under the French Emperors," "Byzantine History Illustrated," and "Glossary of Latin Words used in the Dark and Middle Ages." sary of Latin Words used in the Dark and Middle Ages," sary of Latin Words used in the Dark and Middle Ages," ("Glossarium ad Scriptores mediæ et infimæ Latinitatis,") which is highly prized. He left many manuscripts on various subjects. In 1668 he became a resident of Paris. "One is appalled," says Voltaire, "at the immensity of his learning and his labours." Died in 1688. See Dufresne D'Aubigny, "Mémoires historiques pour servir à l'Histoire de C. du Fresne du Cange;" Hardouin, "Essai sur la Vie, etc. de Du Cange;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ducange or Du Cange, (VICTOR HENRI JOSEPH Brahain—bra'an',) a French novelist and dramatist, born at the Hague in 1783. For the liberal political opinions expressed in his novel of "Valentine," (1821,) he was imprisoned six months. He wrote, among other works, two novels, entitled "Léonide" (1823) and "La Luthérienne," (1825,) and many dramas. Died in 1833. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Ducarel, du'ka-rêl' or dü'ka'rêl', (André Coltée—kol'tà',) a learned antiquary, born at Caen, in Normandy, about 1714. He passed his mature life in England, and was about 1714. He passed his mature from England, and was appointed commissary of Saint Catherine's and commissary of Canterbury about 1755. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society. Besides other works, he wrote a "Treatise on the Anglo-Gallic Medals of the Ancient Kings of England," (1757,) and "Anglo-Norman Antiquities," (1767,) which is esteemed valuable. Died in London in 1785. See "Biographia Britannica."

Ducarla-Bonifas, dü'kar'la' bo'ne'fas', (MARC,) a French physicist, born at Vabre in 1738; died in 1816.

Du Cart, dü kart, or Ducart, (IZAAK,) a Dutch

painter of flowers, born at Amsterdam in 1630. painted flowers on satin and vellum with a fidelity at that time unequalled. His productions are still prized by amateurs. Died in 1694. by amateurs. Died in 1694.

Ducas. See Constantine Ducas.

Du'cas, (Michael.) [Μιχαήλ ὁ Δοῦκας,] a Greek historian, who was descended from the imperial family of Ducas, and flourished about 1450. He wrote a "History of the Decadence of the Byzantine Empire, 1355 to 1453," which forms part of the collection called "Historia Byzantina." It is esteemed judicious and impartial, but is written in a barbarous style. He was living at Lesbos in 1462.

See Von Hammer, "Geschichte des Osmanischen Reichs."

Ducasse, dü'kāss', (François,) a French doctor of theology, eminent as a canonist; died in 1706.

Ducasse, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a successful French naval officer, born in Béarn. He was a captain in the marine when he was appointed Governor of Saint Domingo in 1691. He defended that island against the English and Spaniards, and defeated Admiral Benbow in 1702, near Sainte-Marthe. In 1703 he was made chief of a squadron, and retired from the office of governor. He was raised to the grade of lieutenant-general, and commanded the fleet which invested Barcelona in 1714. Died in 1715. See Van Tenac, "Histoire de la Marine;" "Nouvelle Biogra-phie Générale."

Ducasse, (Jean Marie Auguste,) a skilful French physician and writer, born at Toulouse in 1786. Ducaurroy de la Croix, dü'kō'rwā' deh lā krwā,

(ADOLPHE MARIE,) a French jurist, born in Normandy in 1788. He published "The Institutes of Justinian newly explained," (4 vols., 1835; 8th edition, 1851,) which had a great and durable success. Died in 1850.

Duccio di Buoninsegna, doot'cho de boo-on-ensan'ya, an eminent Italian painter, born in or near Sienna, flourished between 1280 and 1340. He was a pupil of Segna or Boninsegna, and was one of the most famous artists of his time. About 1310 he produced his great work, the altar-piece of the Sienna cathedral, which represents the Virgin and many saints, Bellowi)

Du Chaillu, (PAUL,) a French traveller, born about 1830. He travelled in the interior of Africa in 1855-56, and was the first European to discover and describe the gorilla. In 1861 he published his "Explorations and Adventures in Equatorial Africa." As the critics presumed to question the veracity of this work he returned to Africa in 1863-5, making further discoveries. After 1871 he travelled in Sweden, Norway, Lapland, and Finland, which he afterwards described in "The Land of the Midnight Sun," (1881.) He has issued in America numerous popular accounts of his travels.

Duchal, du-shal', ? (JAMES,) an Irish Protestant writer on theology, born at Antrim in 1697; died in 1761.

Duchalais, dü'shā'là', (ADOLPHE,) a French antiquary and numismatist, born at Beaugency in 1814; died in 1854

Duchange, dü'shonzh', (GASPARD,) a skilful French engraver, born in Paris in 1662, was a pupil of Jean Audran. He was especially successful in reproducing the works of Correggio, after whom he engraved "Leda" and "Danaë." Died in 1756.

Duchanoy, dü'shā'nwā', (CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a French physician and writer, born at Vauvilliers in 1742;

died in 1827.

Duchat, Le, leh dü'shā', (JACOB,) a French critic and editor, born at Metz in 1658. He became a Protestant exile in 1700, and retired to Berlin, where he was apexile in 1700, and retired to Berlin, where he was appointed a judge. He published valuable editions of the works of Rabelais, (1711,) of the "Apology for Herodotus" by Stephanus, (1735,) and of other old French works. Died in 1735.

See J. H. S. Formey, "Ducatiana," 2 vols., 1738; Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Duchâtel, dü'shâ'têl', (CHARLES MARIE Tanneguy -tấn'ge',) COMTE, a French minister of state, born in Paris in 1803, was a son of a peer of France. In September, 1836, he became minister of finance, and in April,

1837, retired with Guizot, whose political opinions he approved. He was minister of the interior from October,

1840, until the revolution of 1848. Died in 1867.

Duchâtel, (FRANCOIS.) See CHÂTEL, DU.

Duchâtel, (GASPARD.) a French Girondist, born in 1766, was a deputy from Poitou to the National Convention in 1792. In the trial of the king he voted for banishment, as the most practicable mode of saving his He was one of the twenty-two Girondists pro-

Scribed by the Jacobins and executed in 1793.

Duchatel, [Lat. CASTELLA'NUS,] (PIERRE,) a French bishop and scholar, born at Arc, in the diocese of Langres. In his youth he worked with Erasmus at Bâle on editions of Greek authors. Curiosity led him to visit Egypt, Palestine, and Syria. On his return he became reader to Francis I., who said, "He is the only man of letters that I have never exhausted in discourse." He was appointed Bishop of Mâcon in 1544, grand almoner in 1547, and Bishop of Orléans in 1551. He died in 1552, leaving the reputation of a virtuous and tolerant prelate and one of the most learned and eloquent men of his age. He op-

posed the persecution of the Vaudois and Protestants, See Galland, "Vita Castellani," 1674; Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duchâtel, (TANNEGUY.) See CHÂTEL, DU.

Du Châtelet. See CHASTELLET, (GABRIELLE ÉMILIE.)

Duché, du-shā, (JACOB.) D.D., an Episcopal clergyman, distinguished for his talents and eloquence, was
born in Philadelphia about 1739. He graduated at the
College of Philadelphia in 1757. On the assembling of
the first Continental Congress, in 1774, he was elected chaplain; and his opening prayer was remarkable for its earnestness and pathos, and contributed much towards reconciling the discordant elements of that body. He was subsequently chosen chaplain of several successive Congresses. Yet, when the British had taken Philadelphia, he not only made his peace with England, but wrote a letter to Washington urging him to follow his example. This letter Washington laid before Congress. Duché was declared a traitor, and fled to England. He afterwards returned to Philadelphia, and died in 1798.

Duché de Vancy, dü'shà' deh vôn'se', (Joseph François,) a French dramatist, born in Paris in 1668. He was

of Jean Baptiste Rousseau. Among his best productions are the tragedy of "Absalom," which La Harpe pronounced a work of merit, and the opera "Iphigenia in Tauris," of which Voltaire said, "It recalls a grand idea of what was most excellent in the Greek tragedy."

Died in December, 1704.

Duchemin. See Duclos.

Duchenius. See Duchesne.

Duchesne, dü'shên', [Lat. Duche'nius or Querce-TA'nus,] (André,) one of the most learned historians of France, was born in Touraine in 1584. After finishing his studies in Paris, he became geographer and historiographer to the king. His numerous and valuable works have procured for him the title of "the father of French history." Among them are "The Antiquities" French history." Among them are "The Antiquities and Researches of the Grandeur of the Kings of France," (1609,) "Ancient Historians of the Normans," in Latin, (1619,) and "Contemporary Writers of the History of the Franks," ("Historiæ Francorum Scriptores coetanei," 1636-49.) He was run over by a carriage and killed, near Paris, in 1640.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Lelong, "Bibliothèque Historique."

rique.

Duchesne, (Antoine Nicolas,) a learned French naturalist, born at Versailles in 1747, wrote a "Manual of Botany," (1764,) and other works. Died in 1827.

Duchesne, (François,) a son of André, noticed above, born in Paris in 1616, cultivated history with zeal, and obtained the title of historiographer. He wrote a "History of the Chancellors of France," (1680,) and published editions of several works of his father, viz.: "The Antiquities of the Cities and Castles of France," (1647,) and "The History of the Popes," (1653.) Died in 1693.

Duchesne, (Henri Gabriel.) a French naturalist, born in Paris in 1720, published, conjointly with M. Mac-

born in Paris in 1739, published, conjointly with M. Macquer, a "Naturalist's Manual," (1771,) and a "Dictionary of Industry," (3 vols., 1776.) Died in 1822.

Duchesne, (Joseph,) a French physician and chemist, born in Armagnac about 1544. In 1593 he went to Paris, where he became physician-in-ordinary to Henry IV. He published "Pharmacopæia dogmaticorum restituta," and other medical works. Died in 1609.

See ÉLOY, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Duchesne de Gisors, dü'shên' deh zhe'zor', (JEAN BAPTISTE JOSEPH,) a French miniature-painter, born at Gisors (Eure) in 1770. He became court painter during the restoration, and painted on ivory the portraits of the royal family. In 1840 he was employed to continue for the Louvre a collection of enamels begun by Petitot. Among his master-pieces are miniatures of Napoleon I. and of the Duchess of Berry. Died in 1856.

Duchesnois, dü'sha'nwa', (Catherine Josephine,)

a popular French tragic actress, whose proper name was RAFIN, was born near Valenciennes in 1777. She made her début at the Théâtre Français in 1803, with complete success, and continued to be a favourite actress until she

retired in 1820. Died in 1835.

See A. DINAUX, "Notice biographique sur Mademoiselle Duchesnois," 1836.

Duchoul, dü'shool', [Lat. CAU'LIUS,] (GUILLAUME,) a French antiquary, born at Lyons, lived about 1550. He wrote a "Discourse on the Religion of the Ancient Romans," (1555.) His son JEAN was a naturalist, and published several treatises.

Ducis, dü'sèss', (Jean François,) an eminent French dramatic poet, born at Versailles in August, 1733. He produced in 1769 a version of Shakspeare's "Hamlet," which was very successful. His "Romeo and Juliet" (1772) was received with equal favour. He succeeded Voltaire in the French Academy in 1778, after which he produced imitations of "King Lear" and "Macbeth," produced imitations of "Ring Lear" and "MacDeth," (1784.) He favoured the Revolution of 1789, but took no active part in it. His "Othello" was performed by Talma with great success in 1792. In 1795 he composed an original drama, "Abufar, or the Arab Family," which is called his master-piece. He refused a pension offered to him by Bonaparte. "Ducis," says Villemain, "was one of those men most adapted to impress the imagination and to leave a long remembrance. A midst that some tion and to leave a long remembrance. Amidst that sort of uniformity which involves the secondary minds of an epoch, he had something rare and original. . . . He meddled not with the petty affairs of the world, nor was his life infested with petty ambitions. A distinctive trait in his character was a noble independence. He submitted to no yoke, not even to that of his age; for in that skep-tical age he was very religious. His taste and solitary tical age he was very religious. His taste and solitary choice was the reading of the Bible and Homer. This explains how he resisted the influence of the eighteenth century, and was an original thinker compared with his contemporaries." Died at Versailles in March, 1816.

See VILLEMAIN, "Cours de Littérature;" M. O. LEROY, "Études sur Ducis," 1832; CAMPENON, "Essais de Mémoires, ou Lettres sur la Vie et les Ecrits de J. F. Ducis," 1824; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ducis, (Louis,) a French historical painter, nephew of the preceding, was born in 1775. He was a pupil of David, and was one of the artists employed in 1814 to restore pictures in the palace of Versailles. About 1817 he produced "Francis I. knighted by Bayard," which is in the palace of Compiègne, and "The Death of Tasso." He painted portraits of Napoleon I., Talma, and many others. His uncle once said to him, "I have sought to be a nainter in verse. I see with pleasure that you aim be a painter in verse; I see with pleasure that you aim to be a poet on canvas." Died in 1847.

See Guyor de Fère, "Biographie des Artistes Français."

Duck, (ARTHUR,) an eminent English civilian, born near Exeter in 1580. He became chancellor of London, and master of requests. In the civil war he adhered to the royal cause. He wrote a t of the Romans. Died in 1649. He wrote a treatise on the Civil Law

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Duck, (STEPHEN,) an English peasant-poet, born at Charlton, in Wiltshire. He was self-taught, became a clergyman, and published rude specimens of poetry. In a fit of insanity, he drowned himself in the Thames in 1756. See Joseph Spence, "Life of S. Duck."

Ducker. See Duker.

Duckwitz, dook'wits, (ARNOLD,) a German political economist, born at Bremen in 1802, has written on the

commerce and customs of Germany.

Duck'worth, (Sir John Thomas,) an English admiral, born at Leatherhead, in Surrey, in 1748. He entered the navy in 1759, and became post-captain in 1780. In June, 1794, he won great distinction by his skill and courage in Lord Howe's victory over the French. About 1800 he was made rear-admiral, and two years later was commander-in-chief at Jamaica. In 1806 he defeated the French near Saint Domingo, for which Parliament voted him thanks and a large pension. him thanks and a large pension. As vice-admiral, he performed a daring exploit by entering the Dardanelles in 1807. He was knighted in 1813. Died in 1817.

Duclerc, (CHARLES THEODORE EUGENE,) a French financier and statesman, was born in Hautes-Pyrénees, in 1812. He was minister of finance in 1848, but retired to Spain after the events of that year. In 1871 he was called from his retreat near Bayonne by being elected to the National Assembly for two different departments. In 1875 he was elected vice-president of the National Assembly, and was soon afterwards chosen a life senator. From August, 1882, to February, 1883, he was prime minister in succession to M. de Freycinet. He is a lcader of the Republican Left.

Duclercq, (JACQUES,) a French chronicler, born in 1420, wrote on the events of his own time. Died after

1467.

Duclos, (CHARLES Pineau,) a witty and ingenious French wilter, born at Dinan in 1704, was liberally educated in Paris. He acquired reputation by his romances "The Baroness of Luz," (1741,) and "Confessions of Count * * *," a series of tableaux and satisfied portraits. He was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions in 1739, and into the French Academy in 1747, and was chosen perpetual secretary of the latter in 1755. His most admired work is a series of moral essays, entitled "Considerations sur les Mœurs de ce Siècle," (1750.) He wrote a "History of Louis XI.," (about 1744,) and obtained the title of historiographer of France. His "Secret Memoirs of the Reigns of Louis XIV. and Louis XV." are highly praised. Died in

Duclos, (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a French poet, born at Toulouse in 1705, wrote an ode on Enthusiasm, and translated portions of Tibullus and Horace into verse. Died in 1752.

Duclos, afterwards Duchemin, dü'sheh-man', (MA-

RIE ANNE,) a French actress, born in 1664. She married an actor named Duchemin. Died in 1748.

Duclos, (SAMUEL Cotreau—kot'rō',) a French physician, born in Paris, was chosen a member of the Academy of Science in 1666 and was at one time physician in of Sciences in 1666, and was at one time physician-in-ordinary to the king. He wrote "Observations on the Mineral Waters of France." Died in 1715. Ducloz-Dufresnoy, dü'klo' dü'fk\u00e1'nw\u00e1', (CHARLES NICOLAS,) a French financier, born at Montcornet in

1734. He was elected alternate deputy to the States-General by the citizens of Paris in 1789. He wrote several able treatises on the public finances, (1790.) He perished on the scaffold in 1794. He was the putative father of the savant Walckenaer, who wrote an article on him in the "Biographie Universelle."

Ducornet, du'kon'nà', (Louis César Joseph,) a French painter, born at Lille in 1806. Having been born without arms, he learned to paint with his feet, and received a pension of 1200 francs in 1824. Among his works, which have gained several prizes, are "The Parting of Hector and Andromache," and "Saint Louis dispensing Justice,"

Ducos, dü'ko', (Jean François,) a French republican, born at Bordeaux in 1765. He was a deputy to the Convention from the department of Gironde in 1792, and voted for the death of the king. When the Girondist leaders were proscribed in May, 1793, he was at first omitted from the list; but, having bravely asserted their innocence in the Convention, he was consigned to the same prison with them. He suffered death, with his brother-in-law Fonfrède and others, in October, 1793.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists."

Ducos, (NICOLAS,) a French general, brother of Roger Ducos, noticed below, was born at Dax in 1756. fought bravely at Arcola, etc. in 1796, and obtained the rank of general of brigade in 1802. He served with *éclat* in the campaigns from 1805 to 1808. Died in 1823.

Ducos, (Roger,) a French lawyer and politician, born at Dax about 1750. Deputed to the Convention by the department of Landes in 1792, he was a moderate partisan of the new régime, and sat with the members of the Plain. He worded between for the death of the king. In Plain. He voted, however, for the death of the king. In 1796 he was elected to the Council of Elders, and in 1799 was chosen a member of the Directory. He appears to have favoured Siéyès in his intrigues against their colleague Barras, and he co-operated with Bonaparte in the coup d'état of the 18th Brumaire, (November 9,) 1799, after which Ducos became Third Consul; but he soon resigned this office, and was made a senator. He was

exiled as a regicide in 1816, and died the same year. See THIERS, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ducos, (Théodore,) a French minister of state, a nephew of the preceding, born at Bordeaux in 1801. He was elected in 1834 to the Chamber of Deputies, in which he acted with the opposition. In the Constituent Assembly of 1848 he opposed socialism, and caused to be inserted in the constitution this phrase: "The republic is based on the family, property, and public order." He supported Louis Napoleon, and was minister of marine from December, 1851, until his death in April, 1855.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ducq or Duc, Le, leh duk or duk, (JAN,) a Dutch painter and engraver, born at the Hague in 1636, was a pupil and imitator of Paul Potter. His subjects are mostly animals, robbers, and guard-rooms. In 1671 he became director of the Academy at the Hague. Died about 1695.

See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Ducq, dŭk or dük, (Joseph François,) a Belgian painter, born at Ledeghem in 1762. He gained several prizes at the expositions of Paris, where he lived many years. In 1815 he became court painter to the King of the Netherlands. Among his master-pieces is "Venus rising from the Sea." Died at Bruges in 1829.

Ducray-Duminil, dü'kk½' dü'me'nèl', (FRANÇOIS

GUILLAUME,) a popular French novelist, born in Paris in 1761; died in 1819.

Ducrest, dü'krà', (CHARLES LOUIS,) born near Autun in 1747, was a brother of Madame de Genlis. He became a colonel in the army, and wrote on political economy. Died in 1824.

Ducrest de Villeneuve, dü'krâ' deh vêl'nuv',

(ALEXANDRE LOUIS,) a French admiral, born near Vitré

in 1777; died in 1852.

See Salvandy, "Notice sur Ducrest de Villeneuve," 1852.

Ducreux, di'kruh', (François,) a French historian, born at Saintes in 1596, wrote a "History of Canada," ("Historia Canadensis," 1664.) Died in 1666.

Ducreux, (Gabriel Marin,) a French priest, born

Ducros, dü'kro', (Pierre,) a Swiss painter and engraver, born in 1745. He removed to Rome, with the assistance of Volpato, he produced fine views of Rome, with the assistance of Volpato, he produced fine views of Rome, scenery and monuments. In partnership with Roman scenery and monuments. In partnership with Montagnani, he published admirable views of Sicily and Malta. Died in 1810.

Du Deffand. See Deffand, Du.

Dudevant, MADAME. See SAND, (GEORGE.)

Dudinck, di'dink, (Josse,) a learned Dutchman, published a work on bibliography, entitled "Palatium Apollinis et Palladis," ("The Palace of Apollo and Minerva.")

Dudith, doo-deet', (ANDREW,) a Hungarian Reformer,

born at Buda in 1533. About 1560, Ferdinand II. gave him the bishopric of Tina. In 1562 he was sent by that emperor and the clergy of Hungary to the Council of Trent, in which he spoke eloquently in favour of the marriage of priests and other reforms. He married Reyna Strazzi, resigned his bishopric, was excommunicated, and

became an avowed Protestant. He was learned in languages and sciences, and wrote numerous Latin works guages and sciences, and wrote numerous Latin works on theology, etc. Among them are a treatise on comets, and several poems. He translated Dionysius of Halicarnassus into Latin. Died at Breslau in 1589.

See Reuter, "Vita Dudithi," prefixed to his Orations, 1670; Samuelfy, "Dissertatio de Vita et Scriptis A. Dudithi," 1743; Nickon, "Memoires."

Dudity (Augusta) Frances of Frances of Samuelfy, "Didity (Augusta) Frances of Samuelfy, "Didity (Au

Dud'ley, (AMBROSE,) Earl of Warwick, a son of the Duke of Northumberland, was born about 1530. He was condemned to death as an accomplice in his father's treason in 1553, but was pardoned. In 1557 he fought with distinction for the Spaniards at Saint-Quentin. After the accession of Elizabeth he was created Earl of Warwick, and held several high offices. Died in 1589.

Dud'ley, (Benjamin Winslow,) M.D., an American surgeon, born in Virginia in 1785. He took the degree of M.D. at the University of Pennsylvania in 1806, and afterwards pursued his professional studies in London and in Paris and in Paris. On his return to America, in 1814, he established himself as a surgeon in Lexington, Kentucky. He was successful in a multitude of difficult operations

in surgery, and contributed various essays to medical journals. Died in 1870.

Dudley, (CHARLES EDWARD,) a Senator of the United States, born in Staffordshire, England, in 1780. He became a resident of Albany, New York, about 1812, and represented New York in the Federal Senate from 1828 He erected at Albany the Dudley Observatory, to which his widow gave seventy thousand dollars or more. He died in 1841.

Dudley, (EDMUND,) an English lawyer, notorious as the minister employed by Henry VII. in extorting money from his subjects, was born in 1462. He was chosen Speaker of the Commons in 1504. Soon after the accession of Henry VIII., Dudley and Empson were tried on a charge of treason, and, to appease the popular clamour, were executed in 1510. His son JOHN became Duke of Northumberland.

Dudley, (Lord GUILFORD,) the fourth son of the Duke of Northumberland, married Lady Jane Grey in 1553. He was beheaded, with his wife, in February, 1554.

Dudley, (Sir Henry Batte), an English clergyman, eminent as a magistrate and journalist, born at Fenny Compton in 1745. He established the "Morning Post," (1775,) and the "Morning Herald," (1780,) and wrote "The Rival Candidates," (1775,) and other plays. He became rector of Willingham in 1812, and prebendary of Ely in 1816. In 1812 he was rewarded for his services as magistrate by a baronety. Died in 1824.

Dudley, (John,) Duke of Northumberland, born in 1502, was the son of Edmund Dudley, noticed above. He was created Viscount Lisle in 1542, and was afterwards appointed by Henry VIII. lord high admiral of England. On the accession of Edward VI. (1547) he became Earl of Warwick. Two years later he formed a successful conspiracy against the Protector Somerset, obtained the chief control of the government, and was made Duke of Northumberland in 1551. He persuaded Edward VI. to appoint Lady Jane Grey successor to the crown. At the death of Edward (1553) he vainly resisted the accession of Mary and was control for treesed. the accession of Mary, and was executed for treason. Robert, Earl of Leicester, was his son.

See Froude, "History of England," vols. v. and vi.; also Hume's and Lingard's Histories of England.

Dudley, (JOHN WILLIAM WARD,) a son of Viscount Dudley Ward, was born about 1781. He was elected House of Commons in 1802, and distinguished himself by his talents for business. At the death of his father, in 1823, he entered the House of Lords. He was Canning formed in April, 1827. He was a friend of the poet Byron, and author of a "Life of Horne Tooke." Died in 1833.

Dudley, (JOSEPH.) born in Massachusetts in 1647, was a son of Thomas, noticed below. He became chief York in 1690, and was governor of his native province from 1702 to 1715. Died in 1720.

Dudley, (PAUL,) F.R.S., chief justice of Massachusetts, a son of the preceding, was born in 1675. He

graduated at Harvard College in 1690, and, having completed his law studies at the Temple in London, was attorney-general of Massachusetts from 1702 to 1718. In 1745 he was appointed chief justice of Massachusetts. Died in 1751. He was a man of eminent talents and powerful eloquence. Upon a bequest of his was founded the Dudleian Lecture at Harvard.

Dudley, (ROBERT,) Earl of Leicester, a son of John Dudley, (ROBERT,) Earl of Leicester, a son of John Dudley, noticed above, was born about 1532. He married Amy Robsart about 1550. Soon after the accession of Queen Elizabeth, 1558, he became her chief favourite. This partiality is attributed to his handsome person, polite address, and skill in the arts of a courtier. She made him Earl of Leicester and privy councillor, and bestowed the prival of the prival priva on him titles and estates with a lavish hand. His wife died in 1560, not without the strongest suspicions that she perished by violence and that Leicester was privy to her murder. (See ROBSART.) In 1578 he married the widow of the first Earl of Essex, by which act he excited the violent anger of the queen. He was suspected by many of having hastened the death of Essex. In 1585 the Earl of Leicester commanded an army sent to aid the Low Countries, which gave him the title of Governor. His operations there were not successful, and proved his incapacity as a general. When England was threatened by the Spanish Armada, in 1588, he was appointed lieutenant-general. He died in the same year. According to Hume, "he was proud, insolent, ambitious, without to Hume, "he was proud, insolent, amontous, without honour, without generosity, without humanity, and atoned not for these bad qualities by such abilities or courage as could fit him for that high trust and confidence with which she [the queen] had honoured him." Motley, while admitting that Leicester was vain, arrogant, and often unjust, says he was "always generous as the sun."

See MOTLEY'S "United Netherlands," chaps. vi. to xvi., particularly chap. vii. vol. i., and chap. x. vol. ii.; also Froude's "History of England," vols. vii., viii., ix., x.

Dudley, (Sir ROBERT,) born in Surrey in 1573, was the illegitimate son of the Earl of Leicester and Lady Douglas Sheffield. He was knighted for his conduct at the capture of Cadiz in 1596. Having been outlawed for the abduction of Miss Southwell, he settled at Florence that the capture of the settled are the captured that the resumed the title ence, where he lived in grand style, assumed the title of Earl of Warwick, and was made a duke of the Holy Roman Empire. He wrote a treatise on navigation, entitled "Dell' Arcano del Mare," and a few other works, and improved the harbour of Leghorn. Died in 1639, or, according to some authorities, in 1649.

See CAMPBELL'S "Lives of British Admirals.

Dudley, (THOMAS,) one of the early governors of Massachusetts, was born in Northampton, England, in 1576. He served for some time in the army, but, having joined the nonconformists, came to America in 1630 as deputy-governor of Massachusetts. He was zealous in promoting the temporal and religious interests of the He was zealous in from 1645 to 1650. Died in 1652.

Dudoyer. See Doligny.

Duebner. See Dübner.

Duelli, doo-el'lee, (RAIMOND,) a German priest and antiquary, born about 1670, published, besides other works, a "History of the Teutonic Knights Hospitalers of Jerusalem," (1727.) Died in 1740. Duentzer. See Düntzer.

Du'er, (JOHN,) LL.D., an eminent American jurist and legal writer, born at Albany, New York, in 1782. His father, Colonel William Duer, was a soldier of the Revolution. After serving two years in the army, he embraced the profession of law, and commenced practice in Orange county, but removed to New York City about 1820. He was appointed one of the commissioners to 1820. He was appointed one of the commissioners to revise the statutes of the State in 1825. In 1849 he was elected judge of the superior court of the city of New York, and in 1857 succeeded Chief-Justice Oakley as presiding judge. Died August 8, 1858. His "Law and Practice of Marine Insurance," (2 vols. 8vo,) published in 1845-46, says the "London Magazine and Quarterly Review of Jurisprudence," "so far as it has gone, is the most complete and able treatise on the subject which has ever appeared in our language." He was also author of other legal works.

Duer, (WILLIAM ALEXANDER,) a jurist, brother of the preceding, was born in Dutchess county, New York, in 1780. He was admitted to the bar in 1802, became a judge of the supreme court of New York in 1822, and was elected president of Columbia College in 1829. He was elected president of Columbia Confege in 1229. The wrote a "Treatise on the Constitutional Jurisprudence of the United States," (1856.) Died in 1858.

Duernhoffer. See DÜRNHOFFER.

Du Fail, dü'fāt' or dü'fāt'ye, (Noël,) a French writer

of tales, lived about 1550.

Dufau, dii'fō', (FORTUNÉ,) a French historical painter, born in Saint Domingo. He became a pupil of David in Paris, and a partisan of the Revolution. Among his most admired works is "Ugolino in Prison." Died in 1821.

Dufau, (PIERRE ARMAND,) a French author, born at Bordeaux in 1795. He wrote, with Guadet, a "History of France from Charles IX. to Henry IV.," (7 vols., 1821,) and other historical works. He also published a "Treatise on Statistics," which was crowned by the Academy of Sciences in 1841, and several works on political economy. From 1840 to 1855 he was director of the Royal Institution for the education of the blind in Paris.

Dufaure, du'for, (Jules Armand Stanislas,) a French orator and minister of state, born at Saujon (Charente-Inférieure) in 1798. He practised law in Bordeaux, and in 1834 was elected to the Chamber of Deputies, in which he acted with the opposition. In 1839 he became minister of public works in the coalition ministry of Soult, which was dissolved in March, 1840. the republic of 1848 he was a leader of the moderate democrats, became minister of the interior in October, and resigned in December of that year. He filled the same office for five months in 1849. After the coup d'état of December, 1851, he returned to the bar and acquired a large practice. In 1871 he was returned by four departments to the National Assembly. Under M. Thiers he was minister of justice, and in 1876 and again in 1877 he was premier. Died in 1881.

Dufay, (CHARLES FRANÇOIS de Cisternay,) a French savant, born in Paris in 1698, served for a time in the army. Having been admitted into the Academy of Sciences, he retired from the service, and wrote treatises on chemistry and five other sciences, which the Academy thought worthy to be published. He originated the theory of two kinds of electricity, namely, vitreous and resinous. About 1732 he was chosen director of the Jardin des Plantes, which he greatly enlarged and ren-

dered the finest in Europe. Died in 1739.

See Fontenelle, "Eloge de Dufay."

Dufay, (GUILLAUME,) a French or Flemish composer, lived about 1400, and made important improvements in the art of music.

Duff, (ALEXANDER,) D.D., a Scottish Presbyterian missionary, born in Perthshire about 1806. In the service of the Church of Scotland he went to India in 1830, and laboured zealously as a missionary. He published, besides other essays, a volume entitled "On India and India Missions," (1839,) which is highly esteemed. He visited the United States in 1854, sailed a second time for India in 1855, and returned to England in 1863, becoming professor of theology in the Free Kirk College at Edinburgh. He died in 1878.

Duff, (MOUNTSTUART ELPHINSTONE GRANT,) a

British politician, born in 1829. He published "Studies in European Politics." In 1857 he was elected to Parliament, as a Liberal, for Elgin. He was appointed undersecretary for India in December, 1868, remaining in office until 1874. In 1880 he became under-secretary for the colonies until his appointment to be consequent. for the colonies, until his appointment to be governor of Madras in July, 1881.

Duf'fer-in, LADY, a granddaughter of Richard Brinsley Sheridan, and a sister of Mrs. Norton. Her maiden name was Selina Sheridan. She composed a number of popular ballads, among which is "The Irish Emigrant's Lament." She was married in 1825 to Baron Dufferin, (Price Blackwood,) who died in 1841.

Dufferin, (FREDERICK TEMPLE BLACKWOOD,) LORD,

in 1856, "Letters from High Latitudes, being some Account of a Voyage to Iceland and Spitzbergen, is highly praised. In 1860 he was sent by the British government as their commissioner to Syria. Between 1864-66 he was first under-secretary for India and then under-secretary for war. From 1868 he was chancellor of the duchy of Lancaster in Mr. Gladstone's government until, in 1872, he was made an earl and appointed governor-general of Canada. Here he remained until 1878, proving himself a very popular and capable adminis-So able a public servant could not be allowed to trator. remain idle. In 1879 he was sent as ambassador to St. Petersburg, and in 1881 transferred to Constantinople. After the battle of Tel-el-Kebir he was entrusted for some months with the control of our administration in Egypt, from which last country he returned in April, 1883.

Duffet, Douffet, or Douffeit, (GERARD,) a Flemish painter of history and portraits, born at Liege about 1600. He studied and worked some years in Rome, and returned to Liege, where he acquired a high reputation. Among his master-pieces is a "Discovery of the Holy Cross,"

(at Dusseldorf.) Died about 1660.

Duf'fy, (CHARLES GAVAN,) an Irish journalist, and a leader of Young Ireland, was born in Ulster in 1816. In 1842 he founded in Dublin a journal called "The Nation," which supported the policy of O'Connell. Several unsuccessful attempts were made by the government to convict him of treason-felony in 1848. In 1856 he emigrated to Australia, becoming in 1871 prime minister of Victoria. In 1873 he was knighted. In 1877 he was elected Speaker of the Legislative Assembly of

Dufieu, (JEAN Ferapied,) a French writer on physiology, born at Tence in 1737; died in 1769.

Duflos, (CLAUDE,) a French engraver with the burin, boin in Paris in 1678, was the most skilful rival of Francois Poilly. His works are engraved with great neatness. Among them is "The Pilgrims of Emmaus," after Paul

Veronese. Died in 1747.

Dufouart, (PIERRE,) a skiful French surgeon, born in 1737, was chosen in 1791 inspector-general of the hospitals of Paris. He published an excellent treatise on gun-shot wounds (1801.) Died in 1813.

Dufour, (GABRIEL MICHEL.) a French jurist, born at Moulins (Allier) in 1811. His "Treatise on Administrative Law Applied" (4 vols., 1844) is said to be the most complete on that subject.

Dufour, (GEORGES JOSEPH.) a French general, born in Burgundy, in 1758; died in 1820.
Dufour, (GUILLAUME HENRI,) a Swiss general, born at Constance in 1787, entered the French army in 1809. He wrote a "Manual of Tactics," (1842,) and other military works. He was appointed in 1847 commanderin chief of the Swiss federal army.

Dufour, (Léon) a French naturalist, born about 1782, practised medicine at Saint-Sever. He published "Anatomical and Physiological Researches on the Hemiptera," (1833,) and other works.

Dufour, (PHILIPPE,) a French Protestant antiquary,

born at Manosque in 1622. His family name was SYL VESTRE, which he exchanged for DUFOUR, his mother's name. He formed a cabinet of medals, and corresponded with many eminent literati. He wrote, among other works, "Moral Instructions of a Father for his Son,"

(often reprinted.) Died in 1687.

Dufrenoy, (ADELAIDE,) an eminent French poetess, whose maiden name was GILLETTE-BILLET, born in Paris in 1765. She lived mostly in Paris, where her soirées were frequented by Condorcet, La Harpe, etc. Her husband having lost his fortune, she resorted to authorship for a living, and wrote several poems which entitle her to a place in the first rank of the female poets of France. Her poem "The Last Moments of Bayard"

was crowned by the Institute in 1815. Died in 1825.

Dufrénoy, (Pierre Armand), an eminent French geologist, a son of Adelaïde, born at Sevran (Seine-et-Oise) in 1792. In conjunction with Elie de Beaumont, a British peer, author, and scholar, only son of the pre-ceding, was born at Florence about 1826. He published, France, the important result of which was a large geological map, with three volumes of explanatory text, (1841.) This text develops the theories of the two authors, which are entirely accordant. He published, besides other works, an excellent "Treatise on Mineralogy," (4 vols., 1847.) A new theory propounded in his memoir "On the Volcanic Formations of the Vicinity of Nanley" has become according to the laws of realest. of Naples" has become one of the laws of geology. He was a member of the Institute, inspector-general of nines, and for many years professor of mineralogy in the Museum of Natural History. Died in March, 1857. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dufresne. See Francheville and Quinault.

Dufresne, dü'ſken', (Bertrand,) a French financier, born in Béarn in 1736. He was chief clerk of finance under Necker, who made him director of the public treasury about 1790. During the reign of terror he was imprisoned by the Jacobins. He was elected to the Council of Five Hundred in 1795, and in 1800 was appointed director-general of the treasury, which prospered under his skilful management. Died in 1801.

Dufresnoy. See Dufresny.

Dufresnoy. See Lenglet-Dufresnoy and Ducloz. Dufresnoy, dü'ſkà'nwâ', (ANDRÉ IGNACE JOSEPH,) a French physician, born at Valenciennes in 1733. He was appointed physician-in-chief of the army of the North in 1793, but was soon discharged for an act of humanity to a royalist. He was the first who cultivated in France the *Rhus radicans*, and in one of his letters he expressed his impatience to see his dear *rhus*. This letter was intercepted by certain officious patriots, who de-nounced him to the Tribunal for a traitorous correspondence with the Russians. He was arrested on this charge, but was released from danger by the revolution of the 9th Thermidor. Died in 1801.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Dufresnoy, written also Dufrénoy, (CHARLES AL-PHONSE,) a French historical painter and poet, born in Paris in 1611, was the son of an apothecary. Having received lessons from Perrier and Vouet, he visited Rome and studied the works of Raphael. He went to Venice in 1653, and returned to France in 1656. He had a fair reputation for correctness of design, and was a good colorist. He wrote, in Latin verse, a critical treatise on painting, "De Arte Graphicâ," which was much admired, and was translated into English by Dryden. Died in 1665.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" LECARPENTIER, "Notice sur A. Dufresnoy," 1812.

Dufresny, dü'fkà'ne', or Dufresnoy, dü'fkà'nwâ', (CHARLES RIVIÈRE,) a witty French dramatist and artist, born in Paris in 1648, was a great-grandson of Henry IV., and a valet-de-chambre of Louis XIV. He had a natural talent for music and painting, excelled in landscape-gardening, and was appointed controller of the royal gardens. He wrote several successful comedies, among which are "The Spirit of Contradiction," in prose, (1700,) "The Village Coquette," in verse, (1715,) and "Le Faux-sincère." "He sparkles with wit," says La Harpe, "and his wit is perfectly original." ("Cours de Littérature.") Died in 1724. Littérature.") Died in 1724.

See VOLTAIRE, "Écrivains du Siècle de Louis XIV;" QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dufresse, dü'fràss', (Simon Camille,) Baron, a French general, born at La Rochelle in 1762; died in 1833. Dufriche-Valazé. See Valazé.

Dufrische. See FRISCHE.

Dufrische. See FRISCHE.

Duganne, du-gan', (AUGUSTINE JOSEPH HICKEY,) an American poet and littérateur, born in Boston in 1823, published, among other works, a "Comprehensive Summary of General Philosophy," (1845,) and "Class-Book of Governments and Civil Society," (1859.) His principal poetical works are "Home Poems," (1844,) "The Iron Harp," (1847,) and "The Lydian Queen," a tragedy.

Du-gard', (WILLIAM,) an eminent English teacher, born in Worcestershire in 1605, became master of the Merchant-Tailors' School, London, about 1642. He published a Greek grammar, a "Lexicon Græci Testa-

published a Greek grammar, a "Lexicon Græci Testamenti," and other school-books. Died in 1662.

Dugas-Montbel, dü'gås' mon'bêl', (Jean Baptiste,) an excellent French Hellenist, born at Saint-Chamond

an excellent French Hellenist, born at Saint-Chamond in 1776, was a merchant of Lyons in early life. At the French general, born at Valenciennes in 1744. For his

age of thirty he began to study Greek, and settled in Paris in 1810. He produced a translation of Homer, (1815-18,) which is regarded as the best prose version in the French language. A copious commentary accompanies it. He was a free associate of the Academy of Inscriptions. He represented Lyons in the Chamber of Deputies in 1821-22. Died in 1821 Deputies in 1831-33. Died in 1834. See J. B. Dumas, "Eloge de Dugas-Montbel," 1835; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dugazon, digazon', (Jean Baptiste Henri Gourgault—goor'gō',) a popular French comedian, born at Marseilles in 1743; died in 1809.

His wife, Louise Lefèvre, born at Berlin in 1755,

was a successful actress. Died in 1821.

Dug'dale, (Sir WILLIAM,) an eminent English anti-quary, born at Shustoke, in Warwickshire, in 1605. He became a resident of London in 1638, and was appointed a pursuivant-at-arms, by the name of Blanch Lyon. In 1640 he was made rouge-croix pursuivant-in-ordinary. He was a royalist in the civil war. In 1655 Dugdale and Dodsworth published the first volume of their great and celebrated work on English monasteries, "Monasticon Anglicanum," (3 vols., 1655-73.) This contains a record of the history and descent of the greater part of the landed property of England. He wrote several other valuable works, among which are "The Antiquities of Warwickshire," (1656,) "Origines Juridiciales," (1666,) and "The Baronage of England," (1675.) In the reign of Charles II. he was knighted, and obtained the office of Norroy king-at-arms. Died in 1686. king-at-arms. Died in 1686.

See "Life, Diary, and Correspondence of W. Dugdale," edited by HAMPER, 1827; "Biographia Britannica."

Dugès, dü'zhà', (Antoine Louis,) an eminent French physician, born at Mézières (Ardennes) in 1797. physician, born at Mezieres (Ardennes) in 1797. The became professor of pathology and operative medicine at Montpellier about 1825, and published, besides other works, a "Manual of Obstetrics," (1826,) and an able "Treatise on the Comparative Physiology of Man and Animals," (3 vols., 1838.) He was a member of the Academy of Sciences. Died in 1838.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dughet, dü'gà', (GASPARD,) a distinguished landscapepainter, sometimes called Le Guaspre, (leh gåspr,) or Gaspre Poussin, (poo'sån',) was born of a French family at Rome in 1613. He was a pupil of the famous Nicolas Poussin, who married his sister. It is stated that he hired four houses at the same time near Rome and Tivoli, that he might observe a great diversity of scenes. He had great executive facility, and a vague, agreeable manner. His works present a great variety of composition and of effects. He painted many real scenes in the vicinity of Rome, enriched with details of his own He excelled in the treatment of clouds and the foliage of trees, which he represented in their characteristic forms. Among his master-pieces is "Abraham and Isaac going to the Sacrifice." Died in Rome in 1675.

See Pascoll, "Vite de' Pittori e Scultori moderni," 1730-36;
BRYAN, "Dictionary of Painters;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dughet, (GIOVANNI,) a younger brother of the preceding, born about 1615, was also a pupil of N. Poussin. He renounced painting at an early age, and devoted him-self to engraving with the burin and point. He worked

in Rome, and engraved many works of N. Poussin, among which is "The Seven Sacraments."

Dugommier, dü'go'me-à', (JEAN FRANÇOIS Coquille—ko'ke'ye,) a French general, born in the isle of Candelouse in 126. Guadeloupe in 1736. He favoured the popular cause in the Revolution, and went to Paris in 1792. As general of division, he commanded at the successful siege of Toulon in 1793, where Bonaparte acted under his orders. next year he was appointed to command the army of the Eastern Pyrenees, and gained advantages over the Spaniards at Saint-Elme and other places. He was killed in November, 1794, at the battle of Sierra Negra, near Figuières, where the Spaniards were defeated. Bonaparte mentioned him in his last will, honoris causâ, and left a leasent to his conleft a legacy to his son.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists."

services at the siege of Toulon in 1793 he was made a general of division. In 1798 he accompanied Bonaparte to Egypt. In the absence of Kleber, who had been wounded, Dugua commanded his division at the battle of the Pyramids. He went to Saint Domingo in 1801 as chief of the staff of Leclerc, and died there in 1802. See A. Dumège, "Mémoires du Général Dugua," 4 vols., 1838.

Duguay-Trouin, dü'ga' troo'an', (René,) a brave and successful French admiral, born at Saint-Malo in 1673. Having obtained command of a privateer frigate in 1691, he performed several daring exploits, and took many prizes from the English. In 1694 he was taken prisoner by an English squadron and carried into port, but soon escaped, and returned to France. He entered the royal marine in 1697, and displayed great skill and prudence as captain in the war of the Spanish succession, which began in 1702. Between 1703 and 1705 he cruised on the coasts of England, defeated a Dutch fleet, and captured several ships. In 1707 his squadron, united to that of Forbin, intercepted a large English convoy and took three of the ships of war by which it was escorted. He gained great glory by the capture of Rio Janeiro in 1711. In 1715 he was appointed vice-admiral, and lieutenant-general in 1728. His disposition was modest and generous. He died in 1736, leaving Memoirs of his life, which were published in 1740 and translated into English in 1742.

See, also, M. de La Landelle, "Histoire de Duguay-Trouin," 1844; Adrien Richer, "Vie de R. Duguay-Trouin," 1784 and 1835; Antoine Thomas, "Éloge de Duguay-Trouin," 1761; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duguernier, dü'ger'ne-à', (Louis,) a French portrait-painter, born about 1550, acquired celebrity in miniatures, which he painted on vellum. He painted the portraits of the most distinguished personages of his

Duguernier, (Louis,) a son of the preceding, was a skilful portrait-painter, and worked in Paris. Nagler states that he was exiled on the revocation of the edict of Nantes, (1685;) but, according to another account, he died in Paris in 1659. He left three sons who were painters, one of whom, named Pierre, was reputed the best painter on enamel of his time.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Du Guesclin or Duguesclin, dü'ga'klan', (Bertrand,) a famous French captain, born near Rennes about 1314. He distinguished himself in fighting against the English, who then held many places in France. In 1356 he defeated the Duke of Lancaster at Rennes, and forced him to raise the siege. About 1364 Charles V gave him command of an army, with which he defeated the King of Navarre. The next year he led a large army against Pedro the Cruel of Castile, who was unable to resist him until the English Black Prince came to his assistance. In a battle that followed in 1367 the Black Prince was the victor, and took Du Guesclin prisoner, but soon released him. In 1369, when the war was renewed between the French and the English, he was appointed Constable of France. After he took the command the English ceased to conquer, and in 1374 he had expelled them from nearly every province of France. Died in 1380. "He seems to have been," says Hume, "the first

Consummate general that had yet appeared in Europe."

See Froissart, "Chronicles;" CLAUDE MENARD, "Histoire de B. Duguesclin," 1618; GUYARD DE BERVILLE, "Vie de Duguesclin," 167; JAMISON, "Life of Duguesclin," 1864; Fréminville, "Histoire de Bertrand Duguesclin," 1841.

Duguet, di'gh', (JACQUES JOSEPH,) a French theologian, born at Montbrison in 1649. He became a priest of the Oratory in 1667, and was attached to the principles of the Jansenists. He published many esteemed works on religion and morality, among which are "Conduct of a Christian Lady," (1725,) "The Work of Six Days," (1732,) and a "Treatise on the Principles of the Christian Faith," (1736.) Died in 1733.

See André, "L'Esprit de J. J. Duguet," etc., Paris, 1764.

labours is a work entitled "Lettres édifiantes et curieuses écrites des Missions étrangères," which contains much interesting and valuable information. In 1735 he published a "Historical, Geographical, and Physical Description of the Chinese Empire," the first work in which China had been described with such detail and exactness by a European. Died in 1743.

See Morer, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Duhamel or Du Hamel, dü'hā'mēl', (JEAN BAP-TISTE,) a French philosopher and savant, born at Vire in 1624, became curate of Neuilly-sur-Marne. He was a diligent student of natural philosophy and other sciences, and gained reputation in 1660 by a treatise on Astronomy, "Astronomia Physica.") At the formation of the Academy of Sciences (1666) he was chosen perpetual secretary. He published an interesting "History of the Royal Academy of Sciences," (1698,) a "Treatise on the Old and New Philosophy," for the use of colleges, (1678,) and other scientific works, which were once highly prized, but are not much read at present. Died in 1706. The above-named works are all in Latin, which he wrote with great purity and elegance.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires!" FONTENELLE, "Eloges des Académiciens;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Du Hamel, (JEAN MARIE CONSTANT,) a French mathematician, born in 1797, became in 1851 professor in the Faculty of Sciences. He succeeded Poisson as member of the Institute in 1840. He wrote a work on analysis, ("Cours d'Analyse de l'École Polytechnique,"

Duhamel or Du Hamel, (JEAN PIERRE FRANÇOIS Guillot—ge'yo',) a French savant and metallurgist,

He made improvements in Guillot—ge'yo',) a French savant and metallurgist, born at Nicorps in 1730. He made improvements in the art of mining and working metals; and, when the School of Mines was founded, about 1787, he was chosen professor of metallurgy, etc. In 1786 he was received into the Academy of Sciences. About 1795 he was chosen a member of the Institute and inspector-general of mines. He was a savant of the old school,—profound, practical, unassuming. He wrote, besides other works, a manual for miners, entitled "Subterranean Geometry," (1788,) "which," says Cuvier, "is an indispensable work, and is at the present time the manual of all who practise the is at the present time the manual of all who practise the art of mining in France." Died in 1816.

See Cuvier, "Éloges historiques," tome iii.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duhamel du Monceau, dü'hā'mēl' dü mon'so', HENRI LOUIS,) an eminent economist and botanist, born in Paris in 1700, was one of the most remarkable French savants of the eighteenth century, in respect to the extent, variety, and utility of his researches in botany, physiology, agriculture, etc. He was admitted into the Academy of Sciences in 1728, after which he wrote more than sixty memoirs, nearly all on important subjects. He published, besides other works, a "Treatise on the Culture of Land," (1751,) a "Treatise on the Trees and Shrubs which grow in France in the Open Ground," (1758,) and one entitled "De la Physique des Arbres," (1758,) treating of the structure, anatomy, and physiology of plants. This is regarded as his most important work. important work.

See Cuvier, "Histoire des Sciences naturelles;" "Biographie iverselle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Encyclopædia Universelle;" Britannica."

Duhan, dü'hôn', (CHARLES GILLES,) a French Protestant, born in Champagne in 1685, removed to Berlin, where he became preceptor to the prince-royal, (Frederick the Great.) After the accession of that prince (1740)

Duhan was made a privy councillor. Died in 1746.

Duhan, (LAURENT,) a French philosopher, born at Chartres about 1656, published "Philosophus in utramque Partem," (1694.) Died in 1726.

Duhem, dii'ôn' or dii-hêm', (PIERRE JOSEPH,) a French

Jacobin, born at Lille in 1760, was a member of the Con-

vention, 1792–95. Died in 1807. **Duhesme**, dü'hēm', (PHILIPPE GUILLAUME,) COUNT, a French general, born in Burgundy in 1766. He was Du Haillan. See HAILLAN, D'.

Duhalde, dü'håld', (Jean Baptiste,) a French Jesuit, born in Paris in 1674. He was employed by his superiors to digest and edit the letters received from the foreign missionaries of the Society. The result of his

victories, and received the title of count in 1814. In the Hundred Days he took arms for Napoleon, and was wounded and taken prisoner at Waterloo, where he was massacred by a Prussian soldier, June 18, 1815. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duigenan, dŏog'e-nan, (PATRICK,) an Irish civilian, born in 1735, in the county of Leitrim. He was a judge, privy councillor, and member of Parliament, and wrote several political pamphlets. He promoted the Union, and opposed Catholic emancipation. Died in 1816.

Du-il'i-us or Du-il'i-us, (CAIUS,) a Roman general, elected consul in 261 B.C., is noted as the first Roman who obtained a naval victory over the Carthaginians. In the first Punic war he built a number of ships after the model of one captured from the enemy. This fleet under his command defeated that of Carthage, near the Lipari his command defeated that of Carthage, near the Lipari Islands, in 260, on which occasion the Romans used with great advantage the new invention of grappling-irons, and boarded the ships of the enemy. He afterwards com-manded the land-army, and defeated the Carthaginians

See Polybius, book i.; Diodorus Siculus, book xxiii.

Duilius, (MARCUS,) a Roman tribune, who, about 450 B.C., persuaded the people to assume an attitude of determined hostility to the decemvirs by withdrawing to Mons Sacer.

Duisburg, doo'is-boorg, written also Duisbourg, (Peter,) a German chronicler, lived about 1320. He wrote a "History of Prussia."

Duiven, doi'ven, (JAN,) a Dutch portrait-painter, born at Gouda in 1610; died in 1640.

Dujardin, dü'zhắr'dân', (BÉNIGNE,) a French author who assumed the name of BOISPRÉAUX, (bwå'prå'ō',) fourished about 1740.

flourished about 1740.

Dujardin, (FÉLIX,) a French naturalist, born at Tours in 1801. He cultivated geology, botany, and zoology, and became professor of mineralogy at Toulouse in 1839. Among his chief works are a "Natural History of Infusoria," (1841,) and a "Manual of the Observer with the Microscope," (1843.) Died in April, 1860.

Dujardin, dü'zhār'dān', sometimes written De Jardyn, (KAREL,) an eminent Dutch painter, was born in Amsterdam about 1640. He is called the most excellent

Amsterdam about 1640. He is called the most excellent pupil of Berghem. He studied and worked in Rome, pupil of Berghem. He studied and worked in Rome, and returned to his native place, where he was very successful. He painted history, animals, pastoral scenes, and other familiar subjects. He excelled in colour, expression, and chiaroscuro. Some of his works are regarded as master-pieces, and bring high prices. His "Charlatan" is said to be one of the most highly-prized tableaux of that kind which the gallery of the Louvre contains. Having visited Italy a second time, he died at Venice in 1678.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Duke, (RICHARD.) an English clergyman, born in Devonshire, was a Fellow of Trinity College, Cambridge, and prebendary of Gloucester. He wrote several mediocre poems, and published sermons which are commended. He co-operated with others in the translation

mended. He co-operated with others in the translation of Ovid and Juvenal. Died in 1711.

Duker, doo'ker, (Karl Andreas,) a German scholar, born at Unna, Prussia, in 1670. He studied under Perizonius at Franeker. In 1716 he was associated with Drakenborch in the chair of history and eloquence at Utrecht vacated by Burmann. His principal work is an edition of Thucydides, (1731,) which attests his profound knowledge of Greek and was for a long time the best edition of that author. He also edited Florus, (1722.) He resigned his chair in 1734. Died at Mydrecht in 1752.

1752. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" C. Saxius, "Laudatio C. A. Dukeri," 8vo, 1788.

Duker, doo'ker, (KARL GUSTAVUS,) a Swedish general, distinguished in the wars of Charles XII. He fought at Pultowa in 1709, when he was made prisoner. In 1712, as lieutenant-general, he commanded a corps in the isle of Rügen, and surrendered Stralsund after a brave defence in 1715. He was afterwards made a field-marshal, senator, and count. Died in 1732.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Voltaire, "Histoire de Charles XII."

Dulac. See Allieon.

Dulard, di'lar', (PAUL ALEXANDRE,) a French poet, Jacqu's born at Marseilles in 1696; died in 1760.

· DULAGUE /

Dulauloy. See RANDON.

Dulaure, dü'lör', (JACQUES ANTOINE,) a French republican, known as an able and prolific writer, was born at Clermont-Ferrand in 1755. In 1788 he published the first volumes of a "Description of France." Elected to first volumes of a "Description of France." Elected to the Convention in 1792, he voted for the death of the king. He wrote many political pamphlets, was pro-scribed as a Girondist in 1793, and saved his life by flight. He was one of the Council of Five Hundred in 1796–98. He produced a "History of Paris from the Earliest Times," (10 vols., 1821,) and "Historical Sketches of the Revolution," (6 vols., 1825.) Died in

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" TAILLANDIER, "Notice sur J. A. Dulaure."

Du Laurens or Dulaurens, dü'lō'rôn', (André,) a learned French physician, born at Arles about 1550, became first physician to Henry IV. in 1606. He published several professional works in Latin, one of which was very successful, viz., "Anatomical Description of the Human Body," (1595.) Renauldin praises the elegance of its style. Died in 1609.

See H. Rodrigues, "Notice sur Dulaurens," etc., Montpellier,

Dulaurens, (HENRI JOSEPH,) a French writer and abbé, born at Douai in 1719. Among his works are a "Satire against the Jesuits," (1761,) and "The Evangile of Reason." In 1767 he was sentenced to perpetual imprisonment as author of anti-religious works. Died

Dulaurier, dü'lō're-à', (ÉDOUARD,) a French Orientalist, born at Toulouse in 1807, became professor of the Javanese and Malay languages at Paris in 1841.

Dulcino, dool-chee'no, [Lat. DULCI'NUS,] an Italian theologian, and leader of a sect called Dulcinists, was

born at Novara. He was put to death in 1307.

Dulois, dül'sess', (CATHERIN,) a Protestant noted as a linguist, was born in Savoy in 1540. He was professor of modern languages at Wittenberg and at Cassel, and wrote "Principles of the Italian Languages," and other works.

Dulin, dü'lan', (Pierre,) a French painter of history, born in Paris in 1670, gained the grand prize in 1696,

born in Paris in 1670, gained the grand prize in 1696, and died in 1748.

Du Lis, dü lèss, or Dulis, (CHARLES,) a Frenchman descended from a brother of Joan of Arc, was born about 1960. He was a privy councillor of Henry IV. He wrote a valuable notice of the genealogy, actions, and arms of Joan of Arc, (1610.) Died about 1632.

Dulk, döölk, (Friedrich Philipp.) a German chemist, born at Schirwindt, in Prussia, in 1788, became professor of chemistry at Königsberg. He published a "Manual of Chemistry," (1834.) and other works.

Dullaert, dül'lårt, (Heyman,) a skilful Dutch painter of history and portraits, born at Rotterdam in 1636. He was a pupil of Rembrandt, whose manner he imitated with such success as to puzzle Houbraken and other

was a pupil of Rembrandt, whose manner he imitated with such success as to puzzle Houbraken and other connoisseurs. His "Hermit Kneeling" is an instance of this imitation. In consequence of feeble health, he did not produce a great number of pictures. He was skilled in many languages, wrote verses with facility, and translated Tasso's epic poem. Died in 1684.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Duller, dööl'ler, (Eduard), a popular German poet and historian, born in Vienna in 1809. He produced a successful drama, "Master Pilgrim," (1828), and "The Prince of Love," a poem, (1842.) He settled in Mentz (Mayence) in 1849, after which he devoted himself to history. Among his works are a "History of the German People," (2 vols., 1840.) and a continuation of Schiller's "History of the Revolt of the Netherlands," (3 vols., 1841.) He published a volume of poems, "Gesammelte Gedichte," (1845.) Died in 1853.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" Weber, "Geschichte der Deutschen Literatur."

Dulon, doo'lon, (LUDWIG,) a Prussian performer on the flute, born in 1769, became blind in infancy. He composed music for the flute. Died in 1826.

Dulong, dü'lon', (PIERRE LOUIS,) a French chemist and natural philosopher, born at Rouen in 1785. He studied chemistry with Berthollet, and discovered the chloride of nitrogen in 1812. In co-operation with Berzelius, he analyzed water, and made researches in the animal heat produced by respiration and the combustion of carbon in the lungs. He succeeded Petit as professor of physique in the Polytechnic School, and in 1823 was admitted into the Academy of Sciences, for which he wrote memoirs on the theory of heat, the elastic force of steam, etc. Died in Paris in 1838.

See ÉTIENNE ARAGO, "Dictionnaire de la Conversation;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dulong de Rosnay, dü'lôn' deh ro'nà', (Louis HENRI,) COMTE, a French general, born in Champagne in 1780; died in 1828.

Du Lorens, dü lo'rön', (Jacques,) a French satirical poet, born at Châteauneuf in 1583; died about 1650.

Dumaniant, dü'mā'ne'on', (Antoine Jean,) a French

comic author, whose family name was BOURLIN, (book'-lan',) born at Clermont in Auvergne, or Clermont-Ferrand, in 1754. He lived in Paris, where for some time he performed on the stage. He wrote many comedies, war, or Ruse against Ruse," (1786.) Died in 1828.

Dumanoir, dü'mä'nwär', (PHILIPPE,) a French drama-

tist, born in Guadeloupe in 1808.

Dumanoir le Pelley, du'ma'nwa'r' leh pa'la', (PIERRE ÉTIENNE RENÉ MARIE,) COUNT, a French admiral, born at Granville in 1770. As chef-de-division he conducted the convoy attached to the army which invaded Egypt in 1798. The next year he commanded one of the two ships which escorted Bonaparte back to France, and was made a rear-admiral. At the battle of Trafalgar in 1805 he commanded the vanguard, and escaped with four ships, which were taken a few days later. He was made a count in 1814, and vice-admiral in 1819. Died in 1829. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dumaresq, du-mā-rēsk', (HENRY,) a brave British officer, born in 1792, served in the Peninsula, was severely wounded at Waterloo, and obtained the rank of lieutenant-colonel in 1817. Died in 1838.

Dumarest, dü'mā'rà', (RAMBERT,) a skilful French engraver of medals, born at Saint-Étienne, in Forez, in 1750. He resided in Paris, and became a member of the Institute. About the time of the Parelytion bis the Institute. About the time of the Revolution his medal of J. J. Rousseau gained the first prize. He engraved the medal which the Institute gives to each of its members, and one for the Peace of Amiens. Died

Dumarsais, dü'mâr'sa', (CÉSAR CHESNEAU,) an eminent French grammarian, born at Marseilles in 1676, became a citizen of Paris about 1702. His works are became a citizen of Paris about 1702. His works are more highly appreciated by posterity than they were by his contemporaries, and his "Treatise on Tropes or Figures" is especially commended. He also wrote a "Treatise on Logic," and "Principles of Grammar." "He was," says Voltaire, "one of those obscure sages who judge soundly of all," etc. Died in 1756.

See DE GERANDO, "Eloge de Du Marsais," 1805; D'ALEMBERT, "Eloge de Du Marsais," in the "Encyclopédie," tome vii.

Dumas, dü'mâ', (ADOLPHE,) a French poet, cousin of Alexandre, noticed below, born at Bompas (Vaucluse) in 1806; died in 1861.

Dumas, (ALEXANDRE,) a celebrated French novelist and dramatist, born at Villers-Cotterets (Aisne) in 1803. His early education was very defective. At the age of twenty he went to Paris to seek his fortune, and by the favour of General Foy obtained a clerkship in the bureau of the Duke of Orléans. He produced in 1828 "Henri III," a drama, the great success of which was a triumph of the new romantic school over the classic. He wrote many other successful dramas, among which are "Antony," a tragedy," (1831,) and "Mdlle. de Belle Isle," a comedy, (1837.) The immorality of "Antony" was pronounced scandalous even by the French. He excelled in the construction of plots, and exhibited a marvellous example of literary fecundity. Dumas also obtained great popularity as a novelist. Among his principal romances are "The Three Musketeers," ("Les trois Mousque-

taires," 1844-45, 30 vols.,) and "The Count of Monte-Christo," "Le Comte de Monte-Christo," 1845, 12 vols.) These are much admired for the verve and faculty of improvisation which they display. He made, it is said, a free use of the assistance of other writers in the composition of his vocale. Died in December 1872. position of his works. Died in December, 1870.

Dumas, (ALEXANDRE,) a son of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1824, and is widely known as a romancer and comic author. Among his romances are "Césarine," (1848,) and "Trois Hommes forts," (4 vols., 1850.) He produced in 1852 "La Dame aux Camélias," a comedy, which was highly applauded. His comedy "Demi-Monde" (1855) was also very successful. His works are censured as immorat. His pamphlet "L'Homme-Femme," published in 1872, created some stir. He was elected to the French Academy in 1875. His last play is a comedy "La Princesse de Bagdad."

Dumas, (ALEXANDRE DAVY DE LA Pailleterie— pa'yeh-tre',) a French general, born at Jérémie in 1762, was the father of Alexandre, noticed above. His mother was a negress, named Dumas. He was made a general of brigade in July, 1793, and general of division in September of that year. He defeated Wurmser at Mantua in 1796, and for his services in the Tyrol in 1797 was saluted by Bonaparte with the title of "the Horatius Cocles of the Tyrol." In 1798 he commanded the cavalry in Egypt, and was at the battle of the Pyramids. He died in 1866 having been disabled by ill health for several died in 1806, having been disabled by ill health for several

years.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français;" "Nouvelle Biogra-

Dumas, (CHARLES LOUIS,) an eminent French physician, born in Lyons in 1765, graduated at Montpellier. In 1795 he obtained the chair of anatomy and physiology in that city. He was afterwards chosen professor of clinic in that city. He was afterwards chosen professor of clinic medicine, dean of the Faculty, a corresponding member of the Institute, member of the legion of honour, etc. He wrote many learned works, of which the most important are "Principles of Physiology," (4 vols., 1800,) "The Future Progress of the Science of Man," (1804,) and "Doctrine of Chronic Diseases," (1812.) The last is highly praised. Died at Montpellier in April, 1813.

See Prunelle, "Eloge de C. L. Dumas," 1814; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dumas, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) an eminent French chemist and senator, born at Alais (Gard) in July, 1800. He went about 1814 to Geneva, where he studied chemistry and botany and became the scientific associate of Prévost. Having removed to Paris in 1821, he was chosen tutor of chemistry in the Polytechnic School in 1823. He married the daughter of the celebrated chemist A. Brongniart. He acquired a wide reputation by his re-searches on isomerism, the law of substitutions, the atomic weights of elements, and other parts of chemical philosophy. His labours have contributed greatly to simplify the study of organic chemistry. He was elected to the Institute in 1832, and became professor of organic chemistry in the School of Medicine in 1834. He pubished many important works, among which are a "Treatise on Chemistry applied to the Arts," (8 vols., 1828-45,) and "Lectures on Chemical Philosophy," ("Leçons sur la Philosophie chimique," (1837.) His works are remarkable for elegance of style. From October, 1849, to January, 1851, he was minister of agriculture and commerce. He was nominated senator and vice-president of the council of public instruction about the end of 1851. France is indebted to him for the organization of a system of in-struction in agriculture, and the institution of a European sanitary congress. He died in 1884.

See "Galerie historique des Membres du Sénat;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dumas, (Louis,) a French musician, born at Nîmes in 1676. He wrote "The Art of Music, taught and practised by the Method of the Typographic Bureau," and "La Bibliothèque des Enfants." He was tutor of the Marquis de Montcalm who fell at Quebec. Died in 1744.

Dumas, (MATHIEU,) COUNT, a French general and historian, born at Montpellier in 1753. He was aide-decamp of Count de Rochambeau in the United States, where he served three campaigns, 1780–82. In the revolution of 1789 he was identified with the party of La

Fayette, and was charged with several important missions. In 1791 Colonel Dumas commanded the troops which guarded Louis XVI. on his return from Varennes, and was raised to the rank of maréchal-de-camp. He was a moderate member of the Legislative Assembly in 1791 and 1792, and was condemned to death in the reign of and 1792, and was condemned to death in the reign of terror, but escaped to Switzerland. About 1800 he obtained the rank of general of brigade, and was appointed councillor of state. He became a general of division in 1805, and, as aide-major-général of Napoleon, made the campaigns of Ulm and Austerlitz, and that of Austria in 1809. He accompanied the grand army to Moscow (1812) as intendant-général of the administrative service. In 1814 he entered the service of Louis XVIII, and in the Hundred Days accepted a command from Napoleon. He published a narrative of the French campaigns from 1798 to 1807, entitled "Précis des Evénements militaires," (19 vols., 1816-26,) which is highly prized. He co-operated with La Fayette in the revolution of 1830, after which he was created a peer of France. Died in Paris in October, 1837.

See his autobiographic memoirs, entitled "Souvenirs," 3 vols., 1839, and English version of the same; "Histoire des Généraux Français;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dumas, (RENÉ FRANÇOIS,) a French Jacobin, born at

Dumas, (René François,) a French Jacobin, born at Lons-le-Saulnier in 1757, was notorious for cruelty as president of the Revolutionary Tribunal in 1793. As a partisan of Robespierre, he was guillotined, July 28, 1794.

Dumay, dü'm½', (Louis,) a French publicist, born in the first part of the seventeenth century. He published, besides other works, "The Science of Princes, or Considerations on Coups d'État by Naudé, with Reflections," (1673,) which was greatly esteemed. Died in 1681.

Dumay, (PAUL,) a French poet, born at Dijon in 1626, associated or corresponded with the most eminent scholars, and wrote admired Latin verses. His poem

scholars, and wrote admired Latin verses. His poem in honour of the Duc d'Enghien, entitled "Enguinneis,"

in honour of the Duc d'Enghien, entitled "Enguinneis," (1643,) was praised by Gronovius. Died in 1711.

Dumée, dü'mà', (Jeanne,) a French astronomer, born in Paris in the seventeenth century. She published a "Discourse on the Opinion of Copernicus respecting the Mobility of the Earth," which has some merit.

Dumerbion, dü'mèr'be'òn', (PIERRE J.,) a French general, born at Montmeillant in 1734; died in 1797.

Duméril, dü'mà'rèl', (ANDRÉ MARIE CONSTANT,) a French physician and naturalist of high reputation, born at Amiens on the 1st of January, 1774, was a pupil of

French physician and naturalist of high reputation, born at Amiens on the 1st of January, 1774, was a pupil of Cuvier. He was chosen professor of anatomy à la faculté in Paris in 1800, and admitted into the Institute about 1815. For four years he supplied the place of Cuvier as professor of natural history in the École Centrale. In 1822 he exchanged his chair of anatomy for that of physiology, and in 1825 succeeded Lacépède as professor at the Jardin des Plantes. He published in 1803 a "Treatise on Natural History," a fourth edition of which was entitled "Eléments des Sciences naturelles," (2 vols., 1846.) His greatest work is a "Natural History of Reptiles," ("Erpétologie générale," 9 vols., 1834-54,) in which Bibron co-operated. About 1830 he became professor of medical pathology in the Faculty of became professor of medical pathology in the Faculty of Medicine at Paris.

Dumesnil, (JEAN BAPTISTE.) See GARDIN-DUMES-

Dumesnil, dii'ma'nel', (Louis Alexis Lemaître,) a French littérateur, born at Caen in 1783, wrote a "History of Philip II. of Spain," (1822,) and other historical works. Died in 1858.

Dumesnil, (MARIE FRANÇOISE,) a celebrated French actress, born near Alençon in 1711. She made her début in Paris in 1737. She was most successful in tragedy, and in the expression of fierce or sublime passions. It has been said that she created the *rôle* of Merope in Voltaire's tragedy of that name. Voltaire, La Harpe, and other poets have paid tributes of admiration to this actress. Dorat, in his poem "Theatrical Declamation," speaks of her in high terms. She retired from the stage in 1776, and died about 1802. See Voltaire, "Correspondance;" Marmontel, "Mémoires."

Dum'mer, (Jeremiah,) an American writer, born in Boston about 1680. He was sent to England as an agent of Massachusetts, and became a friend of Lord Boling-

He wrote an able defence of the charters of New England, (1721,) and other works. Died in 1739.

Dum'no-rix, an ambitious chieftain of the Ædui, a nation of Gaul, was the brother of Divitiacus. He figures largely in the "Commentaries" of Cæsar, who, for the sake of Divitiacus, once pardoned Dumnorix for a conspiracy against the Romans. Having subsequently disobeyed the order to follow Cæsar in the invasion of Britain, he was killed by Cæsar's soldiers about 59 B.C., exclaiming, with his latest breath, "I am a free citizen of a free state."

See CÆSAR, "De Bello Gallico."

Dumolard, dü'mo'lär', (Joseph Vincent,) a French politician, born in Dauphiné in 1766; died in 1820.

Dumolin. See Dumoulin.

Dumoline, dü'mo'le'n\frac{1}{2}, (CLAUDE,) a French priest and antiquary, born at Ch\hat{a}lons-sur-Marne in 1620, wrote a "History of the Popes by their Medals," and dissertations on several points of antiquity. Died in 1687.

Dumon, d\u00fc'm\u00f3n', (PIERRE SYLVAIN,) a French statesman, born at Agen in 1797, became minister of finance in 1847.

Dumonceau d\u00e4\u00e4m\u00e4n'\u00e5\u00f3 (IRAN BARNESTE) & French

Dumonceau, dü'mon'so', (Jean Baptiste,) a French general, born at Brussels in 1760. He entered the French army in 1792, and in 1794 fought in Holland under Pichegru, who gave him command of the Hague. He became general-in-chief in the service of the Batavian republic repulsed the English at Walcheren in 1805 or 1807, and repulsed the English at Walcheren in 1809. In 1813 he gained a victory over the Russians at Pirna. Died in 1821. See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Dumont, dü'mòn', (ANDRÉ,) a French Jacobin, born in Picardy in 1764, was a member of the Convention, 1792-95. He took side against Robespierre on the 9th Thermidor. Died in 1836.

Dumont, (Augustin Alexandre,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1801. He gained the grand prize in 1823, and went to Rome with a pension. He executed marble statues of Poussin, (for the Institute,) Saint Louis, (for the Luxembourg,) and of several other Frenchmen. In 1838 he was chosen a member of the Institute. Among his later works are figures of Glory and Immortality, for the new Lower (1877). He died in 1884 new Louvre, (1857.) He died in 1884.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dumont, (CHARLES HENRI FRÉDÉRIC,) a French writer, born near Abbeville in 1758, was the author of a "Manual for Mayors," a "Dictionary of Forests," ("Dictionnaire forestier," 1802,) and other useful works. Died

Dumont, COMTE DE GAGES. See GAGES.
Du-mont', (EBENEZER,) an American general, born at Vevay, in Southern Indiana, about 1815, was a lawyer before the civil war. He became a brigadier-general about September, 1861, and gained a victory at Lebanon, Kentucky, in May, 1862. He represented the sixth district of Indiana in Congress in 1863-65, having been elected by the Republicans. Died in 1871.

Dumont, (FRANÇOIS,) a sculptor, born in Paris in 1688. He gained the first prize of the Academy at an early age, and was received as a member of the same in 1712, when he produced in marble his "Thunderstruck

Titan," ("Titan foudroyé.") Died in 1726.

Dumont, (GABRIEL,) a learned Protestant minister and Orientalist, born in Dauphiné in 1680; died in 1748.

Dumont, (GABRIEL MARTIN,) a French architect, born in Paris about 1720. He was living in 1790.

Dumont, (GEORGE,) a statistical writer, born in Paris in 1725; died in 1788.

Dumont, (JACQUES EDME,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1761, was a grandson of François Dumont, noticed above, and the father of Augustin Alexandre. He adorned the Louvre, Luxembourg, and other public edifices with statues and bas-reliefs, among which are statues of Marceau, Colbert, (1808,) and Malesherbes, (1829.) Died in 1844.

Dumont, (JEAN,) a historian, born in France about 1650, became a resident of Vienna. The Emperor of

1650, became a resident of Vienna. The Emperor of Germany appointed him historiographer, and gave him the title of baron. He wrote a "History of the Treaties of Peace of the Seventeenth Century," ("Corps universel diplomatique du Droit des Gens," 8 vols., 1726,) a

"Collection of Treaties made from the Time of Charlemagne to the Present Time," and other works. Died

Dumont, (Jean,) a French historical painter, called "the Roman," was born in Paris in 1700, and studied in Rome. "His talent," says Auguis, "was not equal to his reputation." He was admitted into the Academy of Paris in 1728. Died in 1781.

Dumont, dü'môn', (Pierre Étienne Louis,) an eminent Swiss author, born of a French family at Geneva

in 1759. He was ordained minister of a Protestant church in Geneva in 1781. In consequence of the defeat of the Liberal party in the Swiss state, he emigrated about 1782, and went to Saint Petersburg. There he gained reputation as an eloquent preacher; but, after a residence of eighteen months, he accepted an invitation from London to become the tutor of the sons of Lord Shelburne, He became intimate with Bentham and Romilly. In 1789 and 1790 he was in Paris, where he was patronized by Mirabeau, whom he assisted in composing his speeches and reports. About 1792 he returned to England, and, as secretary or coadjutor of Bentham, he began the important task of polishing and popularizing his great works on legislation, which were then in a rude and confused state. "M. Dumont was admirably qualified," says Macaulay, "to supply what was wanting in Mr. Bentham. In the qualities in which the French writers surpass those of all other nations,—neatness, clearness, precision, condensation,—he surpassed all French writers". A proget he works of Bentham edited by Dumonters." ters." Among the works of Bentham edited by Dumont (in French) are "Traités de Législation," (1802,) and "Théorie des Peines et des Récompenses," (1810.) From 1814 until 1829 he lived in Geneva, where he became a member of the representative council. He died in Milan in 1829, leaving "Recollections of Mirabeau," ("Souvenirs sur Mirabeau,") since published, which, remarks Macaulay, "is a very amusing and instructive book, and a relic of a wise and virtuous man."

See MACAULAY, Review of Dumont's "Recollections of Mirabeau;" A. P. DECANDOLLE, "Notice sur la Vie et les Écrits de M. Dumont," 1829; SIMONDE DE SISMOND, "Notice nécrologique sur M. Dumont," 1829; "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Dumont de Courset, dü'môn' deh koor-sa', (GEORGES LOUIS MARIE,) BARON, a French botanist, born near Boulogne in 1746. At his château De Courset he formed gardens famous for their extent and beauty. He wrote a successful work entitled "Le Botaniste-Cultivateur," (1798, 5 vols.,) containing a description of 8700 foreign and indigenous plants. Died in 1824.

Dumont d'Urville, dü'mon' dür'vel', (JULES SEBAS-

TIEN CÉSAR,) a celebrated French navigator and botanist, born at Condé-sur-Noireau, Normandy, in 1790, nist, born at Conde-sur-Noireau, Normandy, in 1790, entered the navy in 1807. Having been raised to the rank of captain, he commanded the corvette Astrolabe, which was sent in 1826 to obtain tidings of La Pérouse and to make hydrographic observations. In this voyage he made coast-surveys of New Zealand, New Guinea, New Britain, etc., and found evidence that La Pérouse had been wrecked on one of the Solomon Islands named had been wrecked on one of the Solomon Islands named Vanikoro. The results of the expedition, which made rich contributions to natural history, were published under the title of "Voyage de Découvertes autour du Monde," (22 vols., 1832-34.) In 1837 he sailed with the Astrolabe and Zélée on a voyage of Antarctic discovery. In January, 1840, he discovered land, which he named Terre Adélie, situated in latitude 66° 30′ south and longitude 138° 21′ east. On his return in November, 1840, he was made a rear-admiral, and began the publication he was made a rear-admiral, and began the publication of his "Voyage au Pôle sud et dans l'Océanie," (24 vols., 1841-54. Eleven volumes of this work were written by the other naturalists of the expedition. He was killed by a railway-accident near Versailles in May, 1842.

See De Barins, "Vie et Voyages de l'Amiral Dumont d'Urville," 1844; Lesson, "Notice historique sur Dumont d'Urville," 1846; ISIDORE LEBRUN, "Biographie de Dumont d'Urville," in the "Annales maritimes."

Dumortier, dü'mor'te-à', (BARTHÉLEMY CHARLES,) a Belgian botanist, was born at Tournay in 1797.

Dumoulin, dü'moo'lan', or Dumolin, dü'mo'lan',
[Lat. MOLINÆ'US,] (CHARLES,) an eminent French jurist, born in Paris in 1500, was a relative of Queen Anne Boleyn. He embraced the Protestant religion, for which Austrians. Rumours of his defection having reached

he was often persecuted and was once driven out of France by violence. He resided at Paris, Orléans, Lyons, etc. In 1564 he published a work against the acts of the Council of Trent, which made a great sensation. The French estimate him as one of the greatest jurisconsults and most learned men of his time. "His jurisconsults and most learned men of his time. "His name," says De Thou, "was venerated not only for his solid judgment and profound learning, but also for his probity and purity of character." He died in December, 1566, leaving several volumes of legal works.

See Brodeau, "Vie de Dumoulin," prefixed to his works, dated 1681, 5 vols, folio; notice by Dupin aîné in "Encyclopédie des Gens du Monde;" HEMRION DE PANSEY, "Eloge de C. Dumoulin," 1769; NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" HELLO, "Essai sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de C. Dumoulin," 1839; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dumoulin, (ÉVARISTE,) a French journalist, born in Revolution. In 1815 he removed to Paris and became one of the editors of the "Constitutionnel," a new journal which opposed the government. His articles contributed greatly to the popularity of this journal. Next to Thiers he took the most prominent part in the protest of the journalists against the ordinances of July, 1830. Died in 1833.

Dumoulin, (Pierre.) See Moulin.

Dumouriez, dű moo're-à', (Anne François Dupérier — dű pà're-à',) a French poet, born in Paris in 1707. He was appointed commissary of war in 1732, and intendant of the army of De Broglie in 1759. He wrote "Richardet," a poem in imitation of Forteguerri,

(1766,) and other poems. Died in 1769. **Dumouriez**, (CHARLES FRANÇOIS,) a celebrated French general and statesman, born at Cambrai in 1739, was a son of the preceding. In early youth he was initiated in the arts of diplomacy by an uncle who was in the foreign office. At the close of the Seven Years' war (1763) he had obtained the rank of captain and received twenty-two wounds. He served with distinction as quartermaster-general in the expedition against Corsica in 1768. About 1770 the Duke of Choiseul sent him on a secret political mission to Poland, whence he was soon recalled in consequence of the dismissal of that minister. He was then confined nearly a year in the Bastille for some political reasons or pretexts, and was released in 1774. Before the Revolution he was for more than ten years commandant of Cherbourg, where he ably directed the construction of the port and the great naval works which he had planned.

In 1790 he favoured the moderate or constitutional party, and became intimate with the Girondist leaders, who discerned in him a rare combination of the qualities requisite for those critical times, both as a general and a diplomatist. His mind was at once powerful, flexible, and resolute. He possessed, besides, a spontaneous, direct, and captivating eloquence. In March, 1792, he was appointed minister of foreign affairs, and became the master-spirit of the government. He gained the confidence of the king, to whom he appears to have been loyal. A few weeks after Dumouriez became minister, war was declared against Austria. In June, 1792, he resigned his office, and in August of the same year became general-in-chief of the army in place of La Fayette. He defended the passes of the forest of Argonne against a superior Prussian force which was marching in triumph towards Paris. It is now admitted that the dilatory movements of the Prussian general were caused by secret negotiations pending between him and Dumouriez for the restoration of Louis XVI.

The Prussians having abandoned the invasion of France in October, Dumouriez undertook a campaign against Flanders with about 100,000 men. In November, 1792, he defeated the Austrians at the battle of Jemmapes, (the first pitched battle that had been gained by the republican army,) which was followed by the speedy conquest of Belgium. At this period, as Lamartine says, Dumouriez "was the virtual dictator of all parties," and such he might have continued if he had not striven against the tide which impelled him on to fortune." But, from loyalty to the Bourbons, hostility to the Jacobins, or some other cause, he paused in the career of victory,

Paris, the Convention sent four commissioners, in April, 1793, to summon him to their bar. On his refusal to obey this summons, they ordered his soldiers to arrest him. "This is too much!" exclaimed Dumouriez. "It is time to resist such audacity!" and the deputies were instantly seized by his hussars and taken as prisoners to the Austrian camp. His army, however, refusing to join in his designs, he was compelled to escape with a few adherents, and passed the rest of his life in exile. He was pensioned by England, and died near Henley-on-Thames, in Buckinghamshire, in 1823, leaving memoirs of his life and several political treatises.

See "Mémoires de Dumouriez," written by himself, 2 vols., 1794, and an English translation of the same, by John Fenwick; also, Ledieu, "Dumouriez et la Révolution Française," 1826; Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dumoustier, dü'moos'te-a', (PIERRE,) COUNT, a French general, who was born at Saint-Quentin in 1771. For his conduct at Pultusk he was made general of brigade about 1806. After he had served several campaigns in Spain, he became general of division in 1811. He took part in the battle of Lutzen, (1813.) Died in 1831.

Dumoutier, dü'moo'te-à', (Daniel,) a skilful French portrait-painter, was born in Paris about 1550. He holds

a high rank among the early French artists, and has left portraits of several kings, from Henry II. to Louis XIII.

Died in 1631.

Dun, Lord. See Erskine, (David.)
Dunæus, the Latin of Downes, which see.
Dun-bar', (George,) a Scottish scholar, born in 1774. He was professor of Greek in the University of Edinburgh from 1805 until 1851. He published several useful educational works, of which the most important is an excellent "Greek and English Lexicon," (1840.) Died

Dunbar, (WILLIAM,) one of the greatest of the early Scottish poets, was born at Salton about 1465. He became a Franciscan friar and itinerant preacher. He was came a Franciscan friar and itinerant preacher. He was afterwards employed by James IV., probably as clerk or secretary of embassy, and in 1500 he received the grant of a small pension, which was eventually increased to £80. In 1503 he produced "The Thistle and the Rose," an allegory in honour of the marriage of James IV., which is one of his best works. He excels in allegory and in didactic and humorous poetry. Sir Walter Scott thought him "unrivalled by any poet that Scotland had yet produced." Among his principal poems are "The Golden Terge or Targe," "The Merle and Nightingale," and "The Jousts between the Tailor and Souter." Died about 1530. about 1530.

See Warton, "History of English Poetry;" Ellis, "Specimens of Early English Poetry;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Campbell, "Specimens of the British Poets;" "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Dunc'an I., King of Scotland, was the son of Beatrix, who was a daughter of King Malcolm II. After a reign of a few years' duration, he was murdered at Elgin about 1040 by Macbeth, whose story has been dramatized by Shakspeare. Duncan's son, Malcolm III., became king.

Dünc'an, (ADAM,) Viscount of Camperdown, an able

British admiral, born at Dundee in 1731. He entered the navy about 1746, and was made a post-captain in 1761. He distinguished himself at Cape Saint Vincent in 1780, and was made a rear-admiral in 1789, and vice-admiral in 1795, when he commanded in the North Sea. During the war against the Dutch, an alarming mutiny broke out in the English navy in 1797, and Duncan was deserted by nearly all his ships. The mutineers having returned to their duty, he gained a decisive victory over the Dutch near Camperdown in October, 1797, for which he was created Viscount Duncan of Camperdown. in 1804. He had married the daughter of Lord-Presi-

dent Dundas, and left two sons.

See Campbell, "Lives of the British Admirals;" Chambers,
"Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "Encyclopædia
Britannica."

Duncan, (Andrew,) a Scottish physician, born in Edinburgh in 1745. He delivered clinical lectures in the University of Edinburgh from 1773 to 1776, and wrote some medical treatises. Died in 1828. niversity of Edinburgh from 1773 to 1776, and wrote me medical treatises. Died in 1828.

for many years. Died in 1785.

Duncombe, (Thomas Slingsby,) an English radical legislator, born in 1796. He was elected to Parliament

Dŭnc'an, [Fr. pron. dŭn'kôn',] (Daniel,) an eminent French physician, of Scottish descent, born at Montauban in 1649. After graduating about 1673, he lived some years in Paris. In 1685, to escape persecution as a Protestant, he retired to Geneva, and thence to Berne, where he was professor of anatomy. He practised a number of years at the Hague, and about 1714 settled in London, where he died in 1735. He was author of "La Chimie naturelle," (1680,) and of several other works.

Duncan, (Henry,) D.D., a Scottish minister and author, born near Dumfries in 1774, was presented to the church of Ruthwell in 1799. He was the founder of savings-banks, and author of several works, among which are "The Cottage Fireside," and "The Sacred Philosophy of the Seasons," (4 vols., 1836.) Died in 1846.

See a "Memoir of Dr. Duncan," published by his son in 1848; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Duncan, (John,) D.D., grandson of Daniel, noticed above, was born in 1720. He published an "Essay on Happiness," a poem, and other works. Died in 1808. Dünc'an, (Johnson K.,) an American general, born in Pennsylvania, graduated at West Point in 1849. He

Jackson and Saint Philip, below New Orleans. He surrendered those forts about April 29, 1862, after the Union fleet had passed them. Died in 1863, aged about thirty-six years.

Duncan, (JOSEPH,) an American general and politician, born in Kentucky about 1790. He served with credit in the second war with Great Britain, and at its close settled in Illinois. While in the legislature of that State, he was chiefly instrumental in the legislature of that State, he was chiefly instrumental in the passage of the law establishing common schools. He was afterwards Governor of Illinois, and from 1827 to 1835 a representative in Congress. Died in 1844.

Duncan, (MARK,) a Scottish physician, was the ancestor of Daniel noticed above. He became principal

cestor of Daniel, noticed above. He became principal of the Calvinist college at Saumur, France, and wrote a treatise on Logic, ("Institutiones Logicæ," 1612.) Died

His son MARK was a distinguished poet and soldier.

(See CERISANTES.)

Duncan, (PHILIP BURY,) an English scholar and philanthropist, born in South Warnborough in 1772. He lived mostly at Oxford and Bath, was a Fellow of New College, Oxford, and keeper of the Ashmolean Museum. He contributed largely to charitable purposes. He wrote "Essays on Various Subjects," and other works. Died near Bath in 1863.

near Bath in 1863.

Duncan, (Thomas,) a Scottish artist, born in Perthshire in 1807. He painted subjects of Scottish history. Died in Edinburgh in 1845.

Duncan, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish writer, born at Aberdeen in 1717. He became a resident of London about 1740. His translation of Cicero's "Select Orations," with notes, and his "Elements of Logic," (1748,) were esteemed and often reprinted. In 1752 he was chosen professor of philosophy in Marischal College, Aberdeen. Died in 1760.

See Chambers. "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen"

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Duncker, doonk'ker, or Dunker, (Balthasar An-TOINE,) a painter and engraver, born at Saal, in Pomerania, in 1746. He studied and worked some years in Paris, where he painted history and landscapes. IIe also made etchings of paintings in the cabinet of the Duc de Choiseul. Died at Berne in 1807.

Duncker, (MAXIMILIAN WOLFGANG,) a German historian, born in Berlin in 1812. He became professor of history at Halle about 1840, and was a programment from

history at Halle about 1840, and was a prominent member of the National Assembly of Frankfort in 1848. He has published "Origines Germanicæ," (1840,) a "History of Antiquity," ("Geschichte des Alterthums," 1852,) and other works

other works.

Dun'combe, (Rev. John,) an English writer, born in 1730, became vicar of Herne. He published a few sermons, "The Feminead," a poem, and a version of the emperor Julian's works. Under the signature of "Crito," he contributed to the "Gentleman's Magazine"

in 1826, and represented Finsbury (London) from 1834 until his death. He was a witty and fluent speaker, and very popular with the voters. No man ever sat so long for any metropolitan borough. He constantly advocated the vote by ballot, extended suffrage, and other reforms. In 1858 he carried an important motion, which resulted in the relief of the Jews from political disabilities. Died in November, 1861.

See a "Life of Thomas S. Duncombe," by his son Thomas, 2 vols., 1868.

Duncombe, (WILLIAM,) an English writer, father of the Rev. John Duncombe, noticed above, was born in London in 1690. He published several successful works, among which are a translation of Racine's "Athalie," a poetical version of Horace, (in which he was assisted by his son,) and "L. J. Brutus," a tragedy. Died in 1769.

Dun-däs', (Sir David,) a British general, born in or care Edisburgh about 1727. He extend the army in

near Edinburgh about 1735. He entered the army in 1752, was aide-de-camp to General Elliott in 1761, and obtained the rank of colonel in 1781. In 1788, after studying tactics in Prussia, he wrote "Principles of Military Movements," which were adopted as rules for the royal army. He obtained the grade of major-general in 1790, and distinguished himself at Tournay in 1794. In 1804 he was made governor of Chelsea Hospital and knight of the Bath, and in 1809 he succeeded the Duke of York as commander-in-chief of the British army. Died in 1820.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dundas, (HENRY,) Lord Melville, a Scottish lawyer and statesman, born about 1740. He was appointed lord advocate of Scotland in 1775, and treasurer of the British navy in 1783. He was one of Pitt's most useful and steadfast supporters. He became a member of the cabinet as secretary of state for the home department in 1791, and a few years later exchanged that office for the 1791, and a few years later exchanged that office for the place of secretary at war. Having resigned this office at the dissolution of Pitt's ministry, he was raised to the peerage, as Viscount Melville, in 1802. Lord Brougham says "he was an admirable man of business, and a skilful debater." In 1804 he was appointed first lord of the admiralty. The next year the Commons impeached him for misapplication of the public money, for which he was tried by the Lords and acquitted. Died in 1811, leaving the title to his son, Robert Saunders.

Sec Chambers. "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen:"

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" BROUGHAM, "Statesmen of the Time of George III."

Dundas, (Sir James Whitley Deans,) a British admiral, born in 1785, was a son of Dr. James Deans. He assumed the name of Dundas about 1808. He became rear-admiral in 1841, and commanded the fleet which operated against Russia in the Black Sea in 1854, but did not perform any important action. He resigned, or was recalled, about the end of 1854, and Sir E. Lyons succeeded to the command. Died in 1862.

Dundas, (RICHARD SAUNDERS,) a British admiral, born at Melville Castle, Scotland, in 1802, was a son of the third Viscount Melville. He entered the navy in 1817, and became a post-captain in 1824. About 1840 he served with distinction in the Chinese war. He obtained the rank of rear-admiral in 1853, and the command of the fleet in the Baltic, vice Sir Charles Napier, in February, 1855. His principal exploit was the very effective bombardment of Sweaborg in 1855. He was made a vice-admiral in 1858. Died in 1861.

Dundas, (ROBERT,) an eminent Scottish lawyer, born in 1685, was the father of Lord Melville. He was appointed lord advocate of Scotland in 1720, and lord president of the court of session in 1748. Died in

1753. See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dundas, (Robert,) a Scottish lawyer, son of the preceding, was born in 1713. After filling other high offices, he was appointed president of the court of session in 1760. Died in 1787.

Dundee. See Graham, (John.)

Dundonald, Earl of. See Cochrane, (Archi-

Dun-don'ald, (THOMAS COCHRANE,) tenth EARL OF a distinguished British admiral, born in 1775, was the

eldest son of Archibald, Earl of Dundonald. (See Cocirrane, Archibald.) He entered the navy in 1793, and obtained the rank of post-captain in 1801, after capturing many prizes from the French. In 1809 he commanded the fire-ships that destroyed the French fleet in the Basque Roads, and was rewarded with knighthood for that daring and successful exploit. About this time he was elected by the Whigs to Parliament, where he was an active opponent of the ministry. In 1814 he was accused of spreading a false report of Napoleon's death, which caused a great rise in the funds and but the influence of the state of which caused a great rise in the funds, and by the influence of party spirit was convicted, fined £1000, sentenced to imprisonment for one year, and dismissed from the naval service. Before the expiration of his term of imprisonment, his constituents, believing him to be inno-cent, re-elected him to Parliament. The injustice of his cent, re-elected him to Parliament. The injustice of his condemnation was recognized many years before his death. He commanded the fleet of Chili from 1818 to 1822, and that of Brazil in 1822 and 1823. In 1827 he distinguished himself as admiral of the Greeks in their revolt against Turkey. He inherited the earldom in 1831, and was restored to his rank in the navy in 1833. He was made vice-admiral of the white in 1851, and full admiral about 1854. Died in 1860. His "Autobiography of a Seaman" has since appeared. "He performed greater actions with smaller means," says the "North British Review" for February, 1861, "than any other captain or commander recorded in history. He combined the chivalrous audacity of Sir Sydney Smith and the calculated dash of Nelson, with an originality of conception to which neither of them so much as approximated." to which neither of them so much as approximated.'

See, also, "Blackwood's Magazine" for February, 1860.

See ABERCROMBY, (JAMES.) Dunfermline, BARON. Dungal, dŭn-gaul', a scholar and teacher, supposed to have been a native of Ireland, became a resident of France. Charlemagne having consulted him respecting

an eclipse of the sun which occurred in \$10, he answered in a long letter, which is extant.

Dunglison, dung'gli-son, (Robley,) M.D., a physician and author, distinguished for his profound and varied learning, as well as for his numerous valuable contributions to medical literature, was born at Keswick, county of Cumberland, England, January 4, 1798. His medical education, begun at Keswick, was carried on in London. He subsequently attended a course of lectures at the University of Edinburgh, and also a course at the École de Médecine of Paris. He graduated in medicine in 1823 at the University of Erlangen, in Germany. In 1824 he was engaged by the University of Virginia, then newly established, to fill a chair of medicine (including anatomy and physiology) in that institution and in accordance. and physiology) in that institution, and, in accordance with this arrangement, he came to America in the autumn of the same year. He held this position until October, 1833, when he accepted the professorship of materia medica, therapeutics, etc. in the University of Maryland. In the summer of 1836 he was appointed professor of the institutes of medicine in the Jefferson College of Philadelphia, that chair having been newly created for him. He continued to fulfil the duties of this position with the highest credit to himself and to the institution until within a year of his death. It was owing in a great measure to his talents, reputation, and personal influence that the Jefferson College rose rapidly, from the inferior position which it had held before his accession to its faculty, to the very first rank among the medical schools He died the 1st of April, 1869.

of America. He died the 1st of April, 1009.

Dr. Dunglison enjoyed the friendship and confidence of the ex-Presidents Jefferson and Madison, both of whom he attended in the capacity of medical adviser. To Mr. Madison he dedicated his first important work,—his "Human Physiology." Although assiduous in the cultivation of the sciences more immediately connected with his profession, he found time to give a share of his attention to a great variety of subjects, including philo-logy and general literature. Among the many objects of his benevolence, he took a particular and deep interest in the Philadelphia Institution for the Blind, and gave liberally of his time and services, that he might lighten the privations and enhance the enjoyments of that un-fortunate class for whose sake it had been established.

As a man, Dr. Dunglison was distinguished for his free-

dom from prejudice, for a dispassionate fairness in all his judgments of men and things, as well as for a liberal and kindly spirit which constantly prompted him to acts of courtesy and beneficence. His character commanded the

universal respect, esteem, and confidence of that large circle who enjoyed the privilege of his friendship.

Among his numerous works we may name his "Human Physiology," (2 vols. 8vo, 1832; 8th edition, 1856,) his "Dictionary of Medical Science," of which the first edition appeared in 1833, "Elements of Hygiene," (1835; 2d edition, published under the title of "Human Health," (Capacal Theoryporties or Pripriples of Medical 1844.) "General Therapeutics, or Principles of Medical Practice," (1836; 6th edition, 1857.) "New Remedies," (1839; 7th edition, 1856.) "Medical Student," (1837; 2d edition, 1844.) and his "Practice of Medicine," (2 vols., 1842; 3d edition, 1848.)

He made numerous contributions not only to the principal medical and surgical journals published in the United States, but also wrote articles for several of the scientific and literary periodicals of Great Britain. Of all his works his "Medical Dictionary" is probably the most widely known: its success has scarcely had a parallel in this department of literature. The number of copies sold, from the date of its first publication up to the present time, (1869,) has reached nearly 60,000. (For a particular account of Dr. Dunglison's various publications, the reader is referred to Allibone's "Dictionary of Authors.")

See the notice of Dr. Dunglison in the "American Journal of the Medical Sciences" for July, 1869, by Dr. S. H. Dickson: and "Memoir of Dr. Robley Dunglison," by his son, Dr. R. J. Dunglison, 1870.

Dunham, dun'am, (S. ASTLEY,) LL.D., an English author of the present century. He wrote the following able works: "History of Poland," (1830,) "History of Spain and Portugal," (1832,) "History of Europe during the Middle Ages," and "History of the Germanic Empire," (1837.) Died in 1858.

Duni, doo'nee, (EGIDIO,) a Neapolitan composer, born

at Matera in 1709. He settled in Paris, and composed successful operas. Died in 1775.

Dunker. See Duncker.

Dünk'in, (Rev. WILLIAM,) an Irish poet, was a friend of Dean Swift. He published a volume of Epistles in 1741. After his death his Poetical Works were published in a volume of the set of t

of Dean Switt. He published a volume of Epistles in 1741. After his death his Poetical Works were published in 2 vols., (1774.)

Dun'lap, (William,) an American painter and author, was born at Perth Amboy, New Jersey, in 1766. He was a pupil of Sir Benjamin West in London. On his return to America he devoted himself to portraitpainting and dramatic composition in New York, and was manager of the Park Theatre from 1798 till 1805. Thenceforth his efforts were variously directed to his profession as an artist, to literature, to the career of a theatrical manager, etc. In 1821, when Dunlap was in his fifty-fifth year, appeared his first great painting, "Christ Rejected," (18 feet by 12.) after the plan of West's picture on the same subject, and in 1828 he painted "Calvary," (18 feet by 14.) both of which were exhibited with success in the principal cities of the United States. His "History of the American Theatre" was published in 1833, and his "History of the Rise and Progress of the Arts of Design in the United States" appeared in 1834. He also wrote a "Life of Charles Brockden Brown." Died in 1839.

Dun'lop, (Alexander,) a distinguished scholar, of Scottish extraction horn. in 1684. He was appointed

Charles Brockden Brown." Died in 1839.

Dün'Top, (ALEXANDER,) a distinguished scholar, of Scottish extraction, born in 1684. He was appointed professor of Greek in the University of Glasgow in 1720. His Greek Grammar was long used in the Universities of Scotland. Died in 1742.

Dunlop, (John,) a British author, born probably in Scotland. He published a "History of Fiction," (London, 1814,) which passed through several editions, a "History of Roman Literature," and "Memoirs of Spain during the Reigns of Philip IV. and Charles II.," (1834,) said to be a work of merit. said to be a work of merit.

See "Edinburgh Review" for November, 1814; "Quarterly Review" for July, 1815.

Dunlop, (WILLIAM,) a brother of Alexander, noticed above, was born at Glasgow in 1692. He was an eloquent preacher, and became professor of divinity in the Uni-

"Collection of Confessions of Faith, Catechisms, Books of Discipline," etc. Died in 1720. See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Dunn, (Samuel,) an English mathematician, born at Crediton. He taught mathematics at Crediton and Chelsea, and published several works on astronomy and

Dun'ning, (John,) Lord Ashburton, an eminent English lawyer, born at Ashburton in 1731. He was called to the bar in 1756, and a few years later was recorder of Bristol. In 1767 he was appointed solicitor-general, and soon after was returned, by the borough of Calne, to Parliament, in which he acted with the Whige. He was very successful in his profession, and was regarded by many as the first advocate in England at that sarcastic; but his gestures were not graceful, and his person was the reverse of imposing. In 1780 he married Elizabeth Baring. He was raised to the peerage, as Baron Ashburon, in 1782, and was appointed chancellor of the duche of the peerage. of the duchy of Lancaster. Died at Exmouth in 1783.

See SIR WILLIAM JONES'S Eulogy on Dunning, in his Works, vol. iv.

Dunod, dü'no', (Pierre Joseph,) a French antiquary, born near Saint-Claude in 1657; died in 1725.

Dunod de Charnage, dü'no' deh shār'nāzh', (François Ignace,) a French jurist, born at Saint-Claude in 1679. He was appointed professor of law at Besançon in 1720. He wrote a "History of Burgundy," (1735,) which was much esteemed, and several able legal works. Died in 1752

Dunod de Charnage, (SOPHIE ÉDOUARD,) a French administrator, born at Besançon in 1783; died in 1826. Dunois, dü'nwâ', (JEAN,) the "Bastard of Orléans,"

a famous French captain, born in Paris in 1402, was a natural son of Louis, Duke of Orléans, who was a brother of the king, Charles VI. He defeated the English at Montargis in 1427, and shared with Joan of Arc the honour of raising the siege of Orléans in 1429. In 1436 he made himself master of Paris. Having obtained the chief command, with the title of lieutenant-general. he conquered Normandy from the English about 1448, and expelled the same enemy from Guienne in 1453. In reward for these services, Charles VII. declared him a prince of the blood, with the title of Count of Orléans. Dunois is one of the most popular names among the national heroes of France. Died in 1468.

He left a son François, Count of Dunois and Longue-

ville, ancestor of the celebrated Duc de Longueville.

See AIMÉ-CHAMPOLLION, "Louis et Charles d'Orléans;" A SELME, "Histoire généalogique;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale.

Dunoyer, dü'nwâ'yâ', (ANNE MARGUERITE PETIT,) MADAME, a French writer of fiction, born at Nîmes about 1663, was a Protestant, and became an exile. She wrote "Lettres historiques et galantes," (7 vols., 1704.) Died in 1720.

Dunoyer, (Charles Barthelemi Pierre,) a French bundyet, (CHARLES BARTHELEMI PIERRE,) a French economist, born at Carennac (Lot) in 1786. During the restoration he edited (with Charles Comte) the "Censeur," an able and liberal periodical. He was admitted into the Institute in 1832, and was prefect of La Somme from 1833-37. His chief work is "On the Liberty of Labour," (3 vols., 1845.)

Duns Escoto. See Duns Scotus.

Duns-Scot. See Duns Scotus.

Dúns-Scott. See DUNS SCOTOS.

Dúns Scottus, [Fr. DUNS-SCOT, dűn'sko'; It. DUNS ESCOTO, doons ês-ko'to,] (JOHN,) surnamed THE SUBTLE DOCTOR, a famous theologian and metaphysician, supposed to have been born about 1265 at Dunse, in Scotland. The Irish and English, however, claim him as their countryman. He was a Fellow of Merton College, Oxford, and a Franciscan friar. In 1301 he was chosen professor of theology at Oxford, where he is said chosen professor of theology at Oxford, where he is said to have lectured to an immense class. About 1307 he professed theology in Paris. He wrote many works on metaphysics, theology, etc., and was reputed one of the greatest doctors of his time. He founded a new school, the Scotists, which for several centuries maintained a Dunlop, (William,) a brother of Alexander, noticed above, was born at Glasgow in 1692. He was an eloquent preacher, and became professor of divinity in the University of Edinburgh in 1716. He published a valuable They were founders of rival sects, which wrangled with

each other for two or three centuries." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.")

See J. Colgan, "Tractatus de Vita Joannis Scoti," 1655; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Alonzo de Guzman, "Vida de J. Duns Scoto," 1671; Lucas Wadding, "Vita J. Duns Scoti," Lyons, 1644.

Dunstable, dŭn'sta-b'l, or Dunstaple, (John,) an English musical composer, born at Dunstable about

1400; died in 1458.

Dun'stan, Saint, an eminent and ambitious English orelate and statesman, born at Glastonbury in 925 A.D. He became noted for monkish austerity, and obtained the chief power in the reign of Edred, which began in 946. King Edgar made him Bishop of London, and in 959 Archbishop of Canterbury. Dunstan exerted his paramount influence in this and the next reign to secure the papal supremacy. He exalted and enriched the monks at the expense of the secular clergy, who were expelled from their livings. On the accession of Ethelred II., in 978, Dunstan lost his political power. Died in 988. See W. Robinson, "Life of Saint Dunstan," 1844; Eadmer, "Life of Dunstan;" William of Malmesbury, "History;" W.F. Hook, "Lives of the Archbishops of Canterbury," vol. i. chap. vii.

Dun'ster, (Charles,) an English clergyman, was for many years rector of Petworth. He published "Notes on Paradise Regained," and other works. Died about

1816.

Dunster, (HENRY,) an English divine, who on his arrival in Massachusetts in 1640 was chosen the first president of Harvard College. He was an excellent Oriental scholar, but was compelled to resign in 1654 for preaching against infant baptism. Died in 1659.

Dun'ton, (John,) an eccentric English author and bookseller, born at Graffham in 1659. Having served an apprenticeship to a London bookseller, he opened a an apprentices in to a London bookseller, he opened a shop of his own in London about 1685. He married an aunt of the celebrated John Wesley. He failed in business once, or oftener. He wrote a great number and variety of curious books, among which are "The Athenian Mercury," (20 vols., 1690-96,) "The Dublin Scuffle," (1699,) and "The Life and Errors of John Dunton, with the Lives and Characters of a Thousand Persons." with the Lives and Characters of a Thousand Persons, (1705.) He was a dissenter, a supporter of the Whig party, and a person of great fertility in projects. Died

party, and a person of great fettinty in projects. Dear in 1733.

Düntzer, dünt'ser, or Duentzer, (Johann Heinrich Joseph,) a German writer and philologist, born at Cologne in 1813. Among his numerous works are "The Faust of Goethe," (2 vols., 1836,) "Homer and the Epic Cycle," (1839,) and a "Commentary on the Poems of Horace," (5 vols., 1840-44.)

Dunz, döonts, (Johann,) a skilful Swiss painter of portraits and flowers, was born at Berne in 1645; died in 1876.

Dupain-Montesson, dü'pån' mòn'tà'sòn', a French eometer and writer on military tactics, born about 1720; died about 1790.

Du Pan. See MALLET DU PAN.

Dupanloup, dü'ρδη'loo', (FÉLIX ΑΝΤΟΙΝΕ PHILIBERT,) a distinguished French bishop, born at Saint-Félix, Savoy, in 1802. He was naturalized in 1833, and made Bishop of Orléans in 1849. In 1854 he was elected to the French Academy. Among his works is a popular treatise on Education, ("De l'Éducation," 3 vols., 1855–57.) He took a very active part in many positical and religious controversies of his time. Died in 1878

Controversies of his time. Died in 1878.

Duparquet, dü'pär'kà', (Jacques Diel.,) a French officer, was appointed Governor of Martinique in 1638. In 1650 he planted a colony in Grenada, and soon after purchased those two islands, together with Saint Lucia, from the King of France, who gave him the title of lieu-tenant-general. He is praised for his kind and generous

Treatment of the aborigines. Died in 1658.

Dupasquier, dü'pās'ke-à', (GASPARD ALFONSE,) a
French chemist, born at Chassy (Rhône) in 1793; died

in 1848.

Dupaty, dü'på'te', (CHARLES MARGUERITE JEAN BAPTISTE MERCIER,) a French littérateur and magistrate, Dupaty, dü'pā'te', (CHARLES MARGUERITE JEAN BAPTISTE MERCIER,) a French littlerateur and magistrate, born at Rochelle in 1746. He was successively advocate-general and president à mortier in the parliament of Bordeaux. He wrote a valuable work called "Historical Reflections on the Criminal Laws," (1788,) and de M. L. I. Duperrey," etc., Paris, 1842.

"Letters on Italy," (1788,) which had a brilliant success and were often reprinted. La Harpe designated the latter as "a mélange of good sense and false wit." Died in 1788. Two of his sons became eminent, one as sculptor and the other as author. See Voltaire, "Correspondance."

Dupaty, (CHARLES MERCIER,) an eminent French sculptor, born at Bordeaux in 1771, was a son of the preceding. He was a pupil of Lemot in Paris, where in 1799 he gained the grand prize for sculpture for his "Pericles visiting Anaxagoras." He studied several years at Rome, and adopted the antique style with great In 1816 he was chosen a member of the Institute. He was patronized by the government, for which he executed a statue of Louis XIII. His "Ajax pursued by Neptune" is considered his principal work. Died in November, 1825. See Coupin, "Notice sur Charles Dupaty," 1825; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dupaty, (Louis Emmanuel Charles Mercier,) a French poet, brother of the preceding, was born in the Gironde in 1775. He produced a successful comedy, "The Military Prison," (1803,) several comic operas, and a poem entitled the "Informers," ("Délateurs," 1810.) He was elected to the French Academy in 1821. 1819.) He was elected to the French Academy in 1835. Died in 1851.

Dupérac, dü'pà'råk', (ÉTIENNE,) a French architect and painter, born in Paris, published a work "On the Antiquities of Rome," which is highly prized. Died in

160I.

Duperche, dü'pàrsh', (J. J. M.,) a French dramatist and able translator, born about 1775. He produced many successful dramas and novels. Died in 1829.

Dupérier, dü'pà're-à', (CHARLES,) a French poet, born at Aix, in Provence, became a resident of Paris. His verses in honour of the king gained the prizes of the Academy in 1681 and 1683, and he acquired still higher reputation by his Latin poems. He excelled most in the ode. Ménage calls him the prince of the kyric poets of ode. Ménage calls him the prince of the lyric poets of his age. Died in 1692.

See "Ménagiana."

Duperray, du'pa'ra', (MICHEL,) a French jurist and advocate of high reputation, born at Mans about 1640;

died in 1730.

Duperré, dü'p½'rà', (VICTOR GUY,) BARON, an able
French admiral, born at La Rochelle in 1775. He was
made captain of a frigate in 1806, and in 1808 defended himself with success against two English ships near L'Orient. In 1809 he was sent to India with one frigate, and captured several vessels of the enemy. He became baron and rear-admiral in 1810, and vice-admiral in 1826. He commanded the fleet of one hundred and three ves-Algiers. (See BOURMONT.) For his services in the capture of Algiers he was raised to the peerage and to the rank of admiral in 1830. Died in 1846.

See F. Chasseriau, "Viede l'Amiral Duperté;" L. de Loménie, "Galerie des Contemporains;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duperret, dü'pà'rà', (CLAUDE ROMAIN LAUS,) a French republican, born about 1746. In the Convention of 1792 he acted with the Girondists, and voted for the banishment of the king. He was elected as deputy, says Lamartine, as the most honest man, against his own wish. He shared the proscription of his party, and was

Duperrey, dü'pà'rà', (Louis Isidore,) a French navigator and savant, born in Paris in 1786. He served as hydrographer in the Uranie, under De Freycinet, who made explorations in the North Pacific, 1817-20. He made explorations in the North Facilic, 1817–20. He commanded an expedition sent out in 1822 to explore the hydrography and natural history of the islands in the Pacific. He surveyed parts of Australia, New Zealand, New Guinea, etc., discovered several groups of islands, one of which received the name of Duperrey, and returned, without the loss of a man, in April, 1825. His "Voyage around the World in the Corvette La Coquille" (1836–20) is considered a very valuable contribution to the commitment of the contribution of the commitment of the contribution of the commitment of the contribution of the commitment of the c

818

Duperron. See Anisson-Duperron.

Duperron. See Anguettl-Duperron.

Duperron, dü'p\(\frac{1}{2}\)ron', (Jacques Davy,) a learned and eloquent French cardinal, was born at Saint-Lo, in Normandy, (or, as some assert, near Berne, in Switzerland,) in 1556. He was educated as a Protestant, but became a Catholic in his youth. He acquired the favour of Henry IV., who appointed him Bishop of Evreux in the conversion of 1591; and he was the chief agent in the conversion of that king to the Roman communion. He was very skilful in disputation, and in 1600 gained an advantage over Du Plessis-Mornay in a famous conference. (See MORNAY.) He obtained a cardinal's hat in 1604, and died in Paris in 1618, leaving several theological works

and short poems.

See Pelletier, "Vie du Cardinal Duperron," 1618; "Perroniana," by C. Dupuv, 1669; Sully, "Mémoires;" Lévesque de Burigny, "Vie du Cardinal Duperron," 1768; Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Dupetit-Thouars, dü'peh-te' too'aR', (ABEL bert—ō'baiR',) a French admiral, born about 1792. (ABEL Au-1837 he commanded the Venus, sent on a voyage of circumnavigation, at the end of which in 1839 he was made a rear-admiral. He obtained command of the naval forces in the Pacific Ocean. Having received some provocation from the natives of Tahiti, he seized that island in 1842, but he was recalled by Guizot, who disavowed his act. He afterwards published a "Voyage round the World in the Frigate Venus," (10 vols.) He was appointed a member of the board of admiralty in 1848. Died in 1864.

See "L'Amiral Dupetit-Thouars," Paris, 1844.

Dupetit-Thouars, (ARISTIDE AUBERT,) a French naval officer, born near Saumur in 1760. In 1792 he commanded a vessel sent out in search of La Pérouse, but was taken prisoner by the Portuguese, and the enterprise failed. He passed about three years in the United States, (1794-97.) In Bonaparte's expedition to Egypt he was captain of the Tonnant, which carried his friend Dolomieu the geologist. He displayed heroic courage at the battle of the Nile, in which he was killed, August 1, 1798. His character is said to have been very noble.

See J. de la Gravière, "Guerres maritimes de la République," etc.; "Nouvelle Biographie Genérale."

Dupetit-Thouars, (Louis Marie Aubert,) an eminent French botanist, brother of the preceding, was born at Saumur, in Anjou, about 1756. In 1792 he made a botanical excursion to the Isle of France, where he expected to join his brother, but was disappointed. He remained there and in Bourbon about nine years, and returned home with his collections in 1802. He was elected a member of the Institute about 1820, and lived elected a member of the Institute about 1820, and lived mostly in Paris. Among his publications are a "History of Plants collected in the Isles of France, Bourbon, and Madagascar," (1804,) "The French Orchard," a treatise on the culture of fruit-trees, a "Flora of the Southern Isles of Africa," and "Mélanges of Botany and Travels," (1811.) He wrote for the "Biographie Universelle" many articles on botanists and physicians. Died in May, 1831. He was author of an "Essay on the Organization of Plants," (1805,) and other treatises on vegetable physiology. He originated a new and ingenious theory of the formation of annual layers of wood, and of the of the formation of annual layers of wood, and of the production of buds.

See P. FLOURENS, "Éloge historique de A. Dupetit-Thouars," 1845; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

1845; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duphot, diú'fo', (LÉONARD,) a French general, born at Lyons about 1770. He accompanied Joseph Bonaparte in an embassy to Rome in 1797, and was killed the same year, in a conflict between the papal soldiers and some Roman citizens who favoured a revolution.

Dupin, diú'pân', (André Marie Jean Jacques,) an eminent French lawyer, orator, and legislator, born at Varzy (Nièvre) in February, 1783. He was one of the counsel for Marshal Ney in 1815, and signalized his courage and eloquence in the defence of many persons tried for political offences, among whom was Béranger, (1821.) In 1826 he was elected to the Chamber of Depu-(1821.) In 1826 he was elected to the Chamber of Deputies, in which he continued to sit for many years. He was the reporter (rapporteur) of the famous address of the two hundred and twenty-one deputies in March, 1830, and firmly opposed the ordinances which caused the

revolution of 1830. He was appointed procureur-genéral of the court of cassation, and a member of the first cabinet of Louis Philippe, to whose elevation he contributed perhaps more than any other man. Between 1832 and 1848 he was chosen president of the Chamber eight times. On the 24th of February, 1848, he presented the infant Count of Paris to the deputies and proposed that he should be recognized as successor to the throne just abdicated. He acquiesced, however, in the republic, and in the Constituent Assembly he took a prominent part in defending social order, and was president of the comin detending social order, and was president of the committee of legislation. He displayed great firmness and coolness as president of the Assembly in the stormy period of 1849–50. M. Dupin retired from public life in 1852. He had been elected to the French Academy, in place of Cuvier, in 1832. He was author of many legal and political works, among which are "Principia Juris Civilis," (5 vols., 1806.) and "Mémoires et Plaidoyers," (20 vols., 1806–30.) "He is the greatest reviser of trials," says an anonymous French biographer, "the greatest redresser of wrongs in the world. greatest redresser of wrongs, in the world. . . . If he be not the most eloquent he is certainly the most original of our orators. At times his bonmots have created a majority or upset a cabinet." He was reappointed procureur-général of France in 1857. He died in November,

See L. DE LOMÉNIE, "Galerie des Contemporains;" ORTOLAN, "Notice sur Dupin," 1840; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dupin, (CLAUDE,) a French economist, born at Châ-

teauroux probably about 1700. He wrote "Œconomiques," (3 vols., 1745,) and several other works. He died at an advanced age in 1769.

His second wife, née MADEMOISELLE FONTAINE, was distinguished for wit and beauty. Her house in Paris was the resort of Fontenelle, Marivaux, and other authors. She employed LL Rousseau, when he was yet thors. She employed J. J. Rousseau, when he was yet unknown to fame, as the preceptor of her son; but she was so little aware of his talents that she never invited him to her assemblies. Died about 1800.

The authoress Madame Dudevant (George Sand) is a

descendant of Claude Dupin.

See J. J. ROUSSEAU, "Confessions:" GEORGE SAND, "Histoire de ma Vie."

Dupin, (CLAUDE FRANÇOIS ÉTIENNE,) BARON, a French writer, born at Metz in 1767, was the author of several able works on the Statistics of the Department of Deux-Sèvres. He married the widow of Danton in

1796. Died in 1828.

1796. Died in 1828.

Dupin, (François Pierre Charles,) Baron, a distinguished French geometer and senator, brother of André, noticed above, was born at Varzy (Nièvre) in 1784. He entered the navy as an engineer in 1803. In 1813 he founded the Maritime Museum at Toulon. He volunteered to defend his friend Carnot by his pen and voice in 1815; but his client avoided the trial by going into exile. In 1816 he obtained leave to visit England in order to examine the public works and military rein order to examine the public works and military resources of that country. He published the results of these observations in an important work entitled "Travels in Great Britain between 1816 and 1821," (6 vols., 1820— 24,) which was received with great favour on both sides of the Channel. He was admitted into the Academy of Sciences in 1818, and became professor of mechanics in the Conservatoire des Arts et Métiers about 1820. His lectures were published (in 1825-26) in three works, entitled "Geometry applied to the Arts," "Mechanics applied to the Arts," and "La Dynamie," or "Science of Force," which were very successful.

M. Dupin made an application of statistics to moral and political questions in his work "On the Productive and Commercial Power of France," ("Sur les Forces productives et commerciales de la France," 2 vols., 1827,) which was popular with the Libert port. He was which was popular with the Liberal party. He was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1828, and acquired distinction as a speaker. In 1831 he became a councillor of state, and in 1834 was minister of marine for the space of three days. He was created a peer of France in 1837. In the Assembly of 1848 and 1849 he voted with the majority, and in 1852 he was appointed a senator. He

died in 1873.

See "Notice historique sur M. le Baron C. Dupin," Paris, 1837.

Dupin, (Louis Ellies,) a French theologian and his-Dupin, (LOUIS ELLIES,) a French theologian and historian of great merit, was born in Paris in 1657. He became a doctor of the Sorbonne, and professor of philosophy in the Royal College. He composed, besides other works, a complete history of theological literature,—at least within the limits of the Church,—entitled "Bibliothèque universelle des Auteurs ecclésiastiques," (58 vols., 1686–1704.) "It is unquestionably," says Hallam, "the most standard work of that kind extant. The impense crudition requisite for such an undertaking may mense erudition requisite for such an undertaking may have rendered it inevitable to fall into some errors have rendered it inevitable to fall into some errors. . . . Integrity, love of truth, and moderation distinguish this history perhaps beyond any other." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") The pope, in a letter to Louis XIV., called Dupin, who had written against the papal supremacy, "a man of pernicious doctrine." He was a Jansenist. Died in Paris in June, 1719.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dupin, MADAME. See DUPIN, (CLAUDE.)
Dupin, (PHILIPPE,) born at Varzy in 1795, was an able lawyer. He practised in Paris many years, and was elected a deputy in 1830 and in 1842. He was a brother of the celebrated lawyer and legislator. Died at Nice in

1846.

Dupin de Francueil, dü'pân' deh frôn'kul' or frôn'-kuh'ye, (Marie Aurore,) a French lady, born in 1750, was the daughter of the famous Marshal Maurice de Saxe. After the death of her first husband, Count de Horn, she was married to Dupin de Francueil, the son of Claude Dupin, noticed above. The issue of this marriage was Maurice Dupin, the father of the wellmarriage was Maurice Dupin, the father of the well-known authoress Madame Dudevant, (George Sand.) The latter in her infancy was under the care of the sub-

The latter in her infancy was under the care of the subject of this article, who died in 1821.

Dupinet, dü'pe'n\(\frac{1}{2}\), (ANTOINE,) a French Protestant, lived in Lyons and Paris. He made a French version of Pliny's "Natural History," (1542,) which was highly praised by Bayle, and wrote "The Conformity of the Reformed Church of France with the Primitive Church," (1565,) besides a few other works. Died in 1584.

Duplanil, dü'pla'nel', (J. D.,) a French medical writer,

born in 1740; died in 1802.

Dupleix, dü'plà', (Joseph,) Marquis, an enterprising Frenchman, born about 1695, was the son of a director of the East India Company. Having received a liberal education and made great progress in the exact sciences, he was appointed in 1720 a member of the council at Pondicherry. Ten years later he became director of the factory at Chandernagore, in Bengal, which speedily prospered under his management. He made a large fortune by commercial operations. In 1742 he was appointed Governor of Pondicherry and of all the French possessions in India. His aspiring and capacious mind was the first that formed the project of founding a European empire on the ruins of the Mogul monarchy. By intrigues with native princes and a few battles he became master of the Carnatic, and about 1750 was the greatest potentate in India. The English, alarmed at his success, resolved to counteract him by force, and gave the command of their troops to Captain Clive, who gained several victories over the French and their allies. Dupleix was to supersted by his employers in France, who distributed the several victories over the French and their allies. not supported by his employers in France, who disapproved his policy. Having been superseded in 1754, he returned to Paris, where he died poor in 1763. He had spent his own fortune in the service of the Company, who refused to repay him. About 1748 he had been rewarded with the title of Marquis for his able defence of Pondicherry against the English fleet under Boscawen.

See Mill, "History of British India;" Collin de Bar, "Historie de l'Inde ancienne et moderne," 1814; Claude Noël Le Fèvre, "Eloge de Dupleix," 1818.

Dupleix, (SCIPION,) a French historian, born at Condom in 1569. About 1619 Louis XIII. gave him the title of historiographer, and charged him to write a general history of France. He produced a voluminous work that the produced a voluminous work history blook (1664), and the produced a voluminous work as the produced as voluminous wo on that subject, (1621-43,) which was soon supplanted by better histories. Died in 1661.

Duplessis. See RICHELIEU, CARDINAL.

1725. He studied several years in Rome under Subleyras, and settled in Paris in 1752, where he painted with success. He was admitted into the Royal Academy in 1774. Among his best works are portraits of Dr. Frank-lin, Necker, and Marmontel. Died in 1802.

Duplessis, (MICHEL TOUSSAINT CHRÉTIEN,) a French monk and historian, born in Paris in 1689, was an inmate of the abbey of Saint-Germain-des-Prés. He wrote a "Historical Notice of Upper Normandy," (1740,) and other works. Died in 1767.

Duplessis, (Pierre Alexandre Gratet—grattà',) a French scholar and bibliographer, born at Janville in 1767.

1792, was professor in several colleges. He published "The Flower of French Proverbs," (1851,) and a good edition of La Rochefoucauld's "Reflections and Maxims."

Died in 1853.

Duplessis-Mornay. See Mornay.

Duplessis-Praslin. See Choiseul.

Duponceau, du-pon'sō, [Fr. pron. dü'pòn'sō',] (Peter S.,) a lawyer and scholar, born in the Isle of Rhé, on the coast of France, in 1760, came to America in 1777 with Baron Steuben, whom he served as secretary and aide-de-camp. He quitted the army in 1780, on account of ill health, and studied law, which he practised in Philadelphia, and became eminent in his profession. treatises on philology and essays on various subjects, he published a "Dissertation on the Nature and Extent of the Jurisdiction of the Courts of the United States," He received a prize of the French Institute for à "Memoir on the Indian Languages of North America," (1835.) He was for some years president of the American Philosophical Society. Died in Philadelphia in 1844. See "Discourse in Commemoration of Peter S. Duponceau," by R. Dunglison, M.D., Philadelphia, 1844.

Dupont, dü'pon', or, more fully, Dupont de L'Eure, dü'pon' deh lur, (Jacques Charles,) a French Liberal legislator, born at Neubourg (L'Eure) in 1767. He was a judge under the first republic and the empire, and became president of the imperial court at Rouen in 1811. From 1817 to 1848 he constantly represented his native department in the Chamber of Deputies. He was appointed minister of justice in August, 1830, but resigned about the end of that year, after which he sat with the opposition in the Chamber. His long services and his high character for integrity caused him to be chosen president of the provisional government formed in February, 1848. He retired from public life in 1849, and died in 1855. He was respected by all parties.

See Louis Blanc, "Histoire de dix Ans."

Dupont, (PIERRE,) a popular French song-writer, born at Lyons in 1821. He produced about 1842 a poem entitled "The Two Angels," which was crowned by the French Academy. Among his popular productions are the "Song of Bread" and the "Song of the Workers." In many of his songs he manifested republican or socialistic tendencies. Died in 1870.

See C. BAUDELAIRE, "Notice sur P. Dupont," 1849; E. DE MIRE-COURT, "P. Dupont," 1854.

Dupont, or, more fully, Dupont de l'Étang, dü'pòn' deh là'tôn', (PIERRE,) a French general, born at Chabannais in 1765. He became a general of division in 1797. About 1801 he defeated the Austrians under Bellegarde near the Mincio. He rendered important services at Jena in 1806, and at Friedland. In 1808 he commanded an army in Spain, and obtained some successes; but in July of that year he was defeated at Baylen, where he surrendered about 18,000 men as prisoners of war. For this disaster he was disgraced by Napoleon and condemned to an indefinite imprisonment. He was minister of war under Louis XVIII. from April to December, 1814. "In the whole French army," says Alison, "there was not a general of division who here a higher character. was not a general of division who bore a higher character than Dupont," [before his Spanish campaign.] ("History of Europe.") Died in 1838.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" VEDEL, "Précis des Opérations militaires en Espagne."

Dupont, or, more fully, Dupont de Nemours, dü'-pon' deh neh-moor', (Pierre Samuel,) a French author Duplessis. See RICHELIEU, CARDINAL. and economist, born in Paris in 1739. As a disciple of Duplessis, dii'pla'se', (Joseph Siffrein, se'fran',) a skilful French portrait-painter, born at Carpentras in and political economy, and gained reputation by his

writings on those subjects. The prime ministers Turgot and Vergennes enlisted his talents in the public sergot and Vergennes enlisted his talents in the public service. During the ministry of Calonne he was made councillor of state, and in 1787 he was secretary of the Assembly of the Notables. He was a member of the National Assembly in 1790, of which he was twice chosen president, and defended the king at the peril of his own life in the insurrection of August 10, 1792. He was chosen one of the Council of Elders, and a member of the Institute about 1796. From 1798 to 1802 he resided in New Jersey, United States, whither he retired to escape from persecution. He refused all the public offices that Napoleon offered him. Having emigrated in 1815 to Delaware, he died there in 1817. He had composed for the Institute many treatises on public composed for the Institute many treatises on public economy, natural history, etc., and published "Philosophie de l'Univers," (1796.) His sons were proprietors of the powder-mills near Wilmington, Delaware.

See DACIER, "Éloge de Dupont de Nemours," in "Recueil de l'Académie des Inscriptions;" AIMÉ BOULLÉE, "Notice biographique sur P. Poivre et Dupont de Nemours," 1835; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Du-pont', (Samuel Francis,) an able American rear-admiral, born at Bergen Point, New Jersey, in 1803, was a grandson of the preceding. He entered the navy at an early age, and gained the rank of commander in 1845. In the summer of 1861 he obtained command of the Atlantic blockading squadron. He commanded the large naval expedition which gained possession of Port Royal harbour, South Carolina, by a victory over two forts at the entrance, in November, 1861. In July, 1862, he was promoted to the rank of rear-admiral. He commanded the fleet of iron-clad vessels which attacked Fort Sumter in April, 1863, and was defeated, with the loss of the monitor Keokuk sunk. Four other monitors were disabled. The flag-ship of Dupont in this battle was the Ironsides. He was relieved of the command in June, 1863, and died in June, 1865. Dupont was a man of imposing presence and great personal dignity.

See J. T. HEADLEY, "Farragut and our Naval Commanders,"

Duport, dü'por, (ADRIEN,) an eminent French law-yer, born about 1758. He was deputed by the noblesse of Paris to the States-General in 1789, and was a pro-minent partisan of the new régime in the first years of the Revolution. In the National Assembly Barnave and Duport were leaders of the popular party for a time; but after the arrest of the king at Varennes, June, 1791, they became decided royalists. It is stated that he was chiefly instrumental in introducing the trial by jury into French legislation. Duport was president of the Criminal Tribunal of Paris when the insurrection of August 10, 1792, forced him to fly. He died in exile, at Appenzel, in 1798. His speech against capital punishment in 1791 is highly praised by Lamartine for its profound logic.

See LAMARTINE, "Histoire des Constituants;" THIERS, "History of the French Revolution."

Du-pōrt', (JAMES,) D.D., born at Cambridge, England, in 1606. He became eminent as a Greek scholar, and was chosen regius professor of Greek at Cambridge in 1632. After the restoration he was chaplain to Charles II., and Dean of Peterborough. He published "Gnomologia Homeri," Sermons, and other works. Dicd in

Duport, (PAUL,) a French dramatist, born in Paris in

1798, wrote popular comedies and vaudevilles.

Duport-Dutertre, dü'por' dü'tartr', (Marguerite Louis François,) a minister of state, born at Paris in 1754. In the constitutional ministry formed in November, 1790, he was minister of justice. He was attached to the party or principles of Barnave and Adrien Duport. Removed from office in March, 1792, and proscribed by the dominant party, he escaped by flight until the next year. He was condemned by the Revolutionary Tribunal and executed in 1793.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists."

Duportail, dü'por'tal' or dü'por'ta'ye, (LEBÈGUE, leh-bag',) a French officer, who served with distinction in the United States under La Fayette, with whose po-

he was appointed minister of war in November, 1790. The hostility and violence of the Assembly induced him to resign in December, 1791. In the reign of terror he escaped death by exile to America about 1794. He embarked for France in 1802, but died during the passage.

Dup'pa, (BRIAN,) an English divine, born at Lewisham in 1588. He was appointed chaplain to Charles I. in 1634, and tutor to the Prince of Wales in 1638. He became Bishop of Salisbury in 1641, and of Winchester about 1660. He published sermons and other religious

works. Died in 1662.

works. Died in 1662.

Duppa, (RICHARD,) an English lawyer and writer, born about 1766. He published several books of travels in Europe, "The Life and Works of Michael Angelo," (1806.) "The Life of Raphael," (1816.) a "Translation of Virgil's Bucolics," and other works. Died in 1831.

Duprat, dii'prat', (Antoine,) a cardinal and chancellor of France, born at Issoire in 1463. He became first president of the Parliament of Paris in 1507, and chancellor in 1515. As the favourite minister of Francis I, he rendered himself the object of the popular odium by subverting civil and religious liberty. He procured the subverting civil and religious liberty. He procured the passage of atrocious laws against the Reformers. In 1527 he obtained a cardinal's hat. Died in 1535.

See DE THOU, "Histoire Universelle."

Duprat, (Jean,) a French merchant of Avignon, was a Girondist member of the Convention, in which he voted for the death of the king in 1792. He was condemned by the Jacobins, and executed with the leaders of his party, in October, 1793, aged about thirty-six.

Duprat, (Pardoux, pār'doo',) an eminent French jurist, born at Aubusson about 1520. He resided some

law. Died in or before 1570.

Duprat, (PASCAL,) a French republican journalist, born in the department of Landes in 1812. Soon after the requisition of 1812. the revolution of 1848 he co-operated with Lamennais in founding the journal entitled "Le Peuple Constituant," and was elected to the National Assembly. He was one of the chiefs of the party which made Cavaignac dictator in 1848, and was banished about 1852.

Dupré d'Aulnay, dü'prà' dō'nà', (Louis,) a French writer of fiction, born in Paris about 1670; died in 1758.

Dupré de Saint-Maur, dü'prà' deh san'mōr',

(NICOLAS FRANÇOIS,) a French writer, who promoted a (NICOLAS FRANÇOIS,) a French writer, who promoted a taste for English literature in France, was born in Paris in 1695. The success of his version of "Paradise Lost" opened for him the doors of the Academy in 1733. He afterwards produced a useful work, entitled "Essay on Money, or Reflections on the Relations between Money and Articles of Food," (1746,) and "Tables of Mortality," which Paradise and Paradise Paradis which Buffon praised and inserted in his works. Died in <u>1</u>774.

Duprez, dü'prà', (GILBERT LOUIS,) a French tenor singer of great celebrity, was born in Paris in 1806. After performing in Italy for some years, he made a successful début in Paris in 1837. He became the chief favourite of the Parisians, and was especially admired in the opera of "William Tell."

Dupuis, dü'pü-e', almost dü'pwe', (CHARLES,) born in Paris in 1685, was esteemed one of the best engravers of his time. He worked some years in England, and returned to Paris. The "Marriage of the Virgin," after Vanloo, is called his master-piece. Died in 1742.

Dupuis, (CHARLES FRANÇOIS,) a distinguished French philosopher and savant, born at Trie-le-Château (Oise) in 1742. He was educated in Paris, and in 1766 became professor of rhetoric in the College of Lisieux. For several years he attended the astronomical lectures of Lalande, with whom he was very intimate. He directed his researches to the origin of the figures or symbols which represent the constellations of the zodiac. The new theory which he formed was explained in a volume entitled "Memoir on the Origin of the Constellations, and on the Explanation of Mythology by Astronomy," (1781.) This work attracted much attention among the learned. A few years later he was appointed professor of Latin eloquence in the College of France, and in 1788 was admitted to the Academy of Inscriptions. As litical opinions he agreed. By the influence of La Fayette | a member of the Convention, 1792-95, he acted and

spoke with moderation. In 1794 he produced his celebrated "Origin of all *Cultes*, or Universal Religion," which excited much controversy by the novelty and boldness of its speculations. It is stated that the interest excited by this work caused the appointment of the scientific commission which accompanied Bonaparte to Egypt. Dupuis was one of the first members of the Institute. In Bonaparte's consulate he was president of the legislative body. Among his later works is a "Memoir on the Zodiac of Tentyra," to which he assigns a date anterior by many centuries to the first historical period. The researches of Champollion, however, appear to have fully disproved this opinion. Died near Dijon in 1809.

See Dacier, "Notice sur Dupuis," 1812; "Notice sur la Vie de Dupuis," by his widow, 1813; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dupuis, (NICOLAS GABRIEL,) a French engraver, brother of Charles, noticed above, and a pupil of Duchange, was born in Paris in 1695. His style is pure and correct. Among his admired works are "Æneas saving his Father from Burning Troy," after Vanloo, and "The Adoration of the Kings," after Paul Veronese. Died in 1771.

See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Dupuis, du-pwee', (Thomas Saunders,) a musical composer, born in London in 1733. He was an excellent performer on the organ. In 1779 he was appointed organist and composer of the royal chapel. He died in

1796, after which his select works were published by John Spencer, nephew of the Duke of Marlborough.

Dupuy, dü'pü-e', [Dutch, Van de Putte, van der put'teh,] (HENRY,) [Lat. ENRI'CUS PUTEA'NUS,] a Dutch scholar, was born at Venloo in 1574. He succeeded his teacher, Justus Lipsius, in the chair of belles-lettres at Louvain, which he filled from 1606 to 1646. He wrote

Louvain, which he filled from 1000 to 1040. He wrote many learned works on history, philosophy, etc., among which are "Historia Insubrica," and "Belli et Pacis Statera," (1633.) Died in 1646.

Dupuy, di'pü-e', (Louis,) a French scholar of great learning, born in Le Bugey in 1709. He became principal editor of the "Journal des Savans," which he directed for thirty years with much critical ability. In 1756 he was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions, of which he was made perpetual secretary in 1773, and to which he was made perpetual secretary in 1773, and to which he contributed many treatises. He wrote "Observa-tions on Infinitesimals, and the Metaphysical Principles of Geometry," and other mathematical works. Died in 1795.

See Desessarts, "Les Siècles littéraires."

Dupuy, (PIERRE,) a French historical writer, born at Agen in 1582, became successively councillor and librarian to the king. He wrote a "Treatise on the Rights and Liberties of the Gallican Church," (1639,) a "History of the Most Illustrious Favourites, Ancient and Modern," and other works. Died in 1651.

His brother Jacques was also royal librarian, and aided in come of the argument of Pierre Died in 1666.

in some of the productions of Pierre. Died in 1656.

See N. RIGAULT, "Vita Petri Puteani," in the "Vitæ Selectorum aliquot Virorum," London, 1681.

Dupuy-Demportes, dii'pü-e' dôn'port', (Jean Baptiste,) a French littérateur. Died in 1770.

Dupuy des Islets, dii'pü-e' dà'ze'là', Chevalier, a French poet, born in Hayti about 1770; died in 1831.

Dupuy-Montbrun. See Monterun.

Dupuytren, dii'pü-e'trôn', (Guillaume,) Baron, a celebrated French surgeon and anatomist, born at Pierre-Buffixe pagr Lingose in 1877. Puffière, near Limoges, in 1777. He was educated in Paris, where, in 1803, he obtained the place of second surgeon of the Hôtel-Dieu. He was appointed inspectorgeneral to the University in 1808, professor of surgery in 1811, and chief surgeon of the Hôtel-Dieu about 1816. On the accession of Charles X. he became first surgeon to the high His practice was very hearting and his to the king. His practice was very lucrative, and his reputation more extensive than that of any French surgeon of his time. He made improvements in surgical operations, invented some valuable instruments, and was an eloquent and popular lecturer. He did not publish any extensive work, but his lectures were printed in the medical periodicals, and his opinions were reported in the works of Royer-Collard, Sanson, etc. Dupuytren

tions to the knowledge of morbid anatomy form perhaps his chief title to a durable reputation. Died in Paris in

February, 1835.

See VIDAL DE CASSIS, "Essai historique sur Dupuytren," 1835;
PARISET, "Éloge de Dupuytren," 1836; CRUVEILHIER, "Vie de
Dupuytren," 1841; BARDINET, "Notice sur Dupuytren," 1853;
ISIDORE BOURDON, "Illustres Médecins et Naturalistes;" "Nouvelle
Biographie Générale."

Duquerie. See Callard de la Duquerie. Duquesne, dü'kên', (Abraham,) a French naval hero, born at Dieppe in 1610. He had acquired a reputation for courage and talents when, in 1637, he was chosen to command a ship in the war with Spain. He rendered important services at Tarragona in 1641, and at the Cape de Gates in 1643. A few years later, as vice-admiral of the Swedish fleet, he gained several victories over the Danes. About 1650 he was made a commodore. He fought under D'Estrées against the Dutch under De Ruyter in May, 1673. Having obtained the rank of lieutenant-general, he defeated the Dutch near Catanea in 1676, where the admiral De Ruyter was killed. The king once avowed to Duquesne that his religion (Protestantism) was an obstacle to his promotion. For this reason he never received a marshal's bâton, though he was the most able and successful admiral that France had then produced. He was, however, created a mar-quis, and was excepted from the operation of the decree which revoked the edict of Nantes. Died in 1688.

See E. Sue, "Histoire de la Marine;" André Richer, "Vie du Marquis Duquesne," 1783; Feret, "Esquisse de la Vie de Duquesne," 1844; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duquesne, (ABRAHAM,) a son of the preceding, was an able seaman. In 1690 he commanded an expedition to the East Indies, of which Challes published an account, (3 vols., 1721.)

Duquesne, (ARNAUD BERNARD d'Toard—de'kar',)

a French priest, writer, and doctor of the Sorbonne,

born in 1759, was deputed to the States-General by Bar-le-Duc in 1789, and acquitted himself with credit. He edited a journal called "The Friend of the Patriots," which was issued until August 10, 1792. In the reign of terror he was arrested, but was saved by the fall of

Robespierre. Died in 1808.

Duquesnoy, dü'ka'nwâ', (François,) an excellent Flemish sculptor, born at Brussels in 1594, was better known by the name of François Flamand. About 1619 he went to Rome, where he became an intimate friend of Nicolas Poussin and worked many years. He excelled in the representation of infants, and was considered by some as the best sculptor of his time. Among his master-pieces are statues of Saint Susanna (in Rome) Among and of Saint Andrew, (in the basilica of Saint Peter's.) He was on his way to Paris, whither he had been invited by Richelieu, when he died at Leghorn in 1646.

See CICOGNARA, "Storia della Scultura."

Duquesnoy, (Jérôme,) a skilful sculptor, brother of the preceding, was born at Brussels in 1612. He worked Philip IV. of Spain in 1645. He was executed for some alleged crime at Ghent in 1654.

Duræus. See Durv.

Duram or Durão, doo-rown', (Antonio Figueirafe-gā'e-rå,) a Portuguese Latin poet, born in Lisbon about 1617; died in 1642.

Duram or Durão, doo-rŏwn', (Jozé de Santa Rifa,) a Brazilian epic poet, born near Mariana in 1737. He was educated in Portugal, where he resided nearly all his life, and became a monk. He wrote a popular and national epic poem, entitled "Caramurú, or the Discovery of Bahia," (1781.) Died in Lisbon in 1783.

See Adolfo de Varnhagen, "Epicos Brazileiros," 1845: Pereira da Sylva, "Plutarco Brazileiro."

Duramano, doo-râ-mâ'no, (FRANCESCO,) a Venetian was a member of the Academy of Sciences. His contribu- painter of flowers, flourished about 1750.

Durameau, dü'rā'mō', (Louis Jean Jacques,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1733. His "Continence of Bayard" and "Saint Louis washing the Feet of the Poor" are admired. Died in 1796.

Duram, doo-rān', (Don Augustin,) an eminent Spanish author and critic, born in Madrid about 1794. He obtained an office in the department of public instruction in 1821 for his liberal onlinious. in 1821, but was removed in 1823 for his liberal opinions. In 1828 he published an "Essay on the Influence which Modern Criticism has exercised on the Decline of the Old Drama," (teatro antiguo,) which produced a revolution in favour of the romantic school. His "Romancero de Romances Moriscos," (5 vols., 1828-32.) (a collection of old ballads,) had great success. About 1835 he was appointed secretary or librarian in the National Library of Madrid. The work of his later years was an important history and bibliography of the Spanish drama, a work much called for.

Durand, dü'rôn', a learned French Benedictine, born

at Neubourg about 1012, acquired much influence, and was consulted by William the Conqueror. He promoted a taste for religious music. Died in 1089.

Du-rand', (ASHER BROWN,) an eminent American painter and engraver, born at Jefferson, New Jersey, in 1796. He engraved Trumbull's "Declaration of Independence," a number of portraits for "The National Partrait Callery" and other works. About 1825 he began Portrait-Gallery," and other works. About 1835 he began to devote himself exclusively to painting. He became an excellent landscape-painter, and produced many pictures of American mountain-scenery. Among his paintings are "The Capture of Major André," "Primeval Forest," and "Franconia Mountains."

See H. T. TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists," 1867; DUNLAP, "Rise and Progress of the Arts of Design in America."

Durand, (Catherine Bédacier—bà'dā'se-à',) a French novelist and poetess, wrote the "Comtesse de Mortane," (1699,) and other works. Died in Paris in 1736.

Durand, (Charles Étienne,) a French architect, born at Montpellier in 1762. He restored the ancient temple at Nîmes called "Maison carrée." Died in 1840.

Durand, (DAVID,) a learned French Protestant writer, born in Languedoc about 1680. After being chaplain to a French regiment in Spain, he went about 1714 to London, where he preached about fifty years. He wrote "The Religion of Mohammed," (1721,) a "History of the Sixteenth Century," (6 vols., 1725-29,) and other works. Died in London in 1763.

See A. A. Barrier, "Notice sur la Vie et les Écrits de D. Durand," 1809; MM. Haag, "La France protestante;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Durand, (FRANÇOIS JACQUES,) an eloquent French Protestant preacher, born near Alençon in 1727. He became professor of history at Lausanne, and published Sermons, a "Treatise on the Statistics of Switzerland, an "Epitome of Sciences and Arts," (1762,) which had great success, and other works. Died in 1816.

See A. Delille, "Notice sur la Vie de F. J. Durand," 1805.

Durand or Duranti, doo-ran'tee, (GUILLAUME,) a French jurist, born at Puymisson about 1230, was surnamed the "Spéculateur." In 1287 he became Bishop of Mende. He wrote a work on canon law, called "Speculum Judiciale." Died in 1296.

See S. MAIOLO, "Duranti Vita."

Durand, (JACQUES,) a French historical painter, born

at Nancy in 1699; died in 1767.

Durand, (JEAN NICOLAS LOUIS,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1760. Having received lessons from Panseron, he became draughtsman to Boulée, the king's architect. In 1780 he gained a prize in the Royal Academy. He also obtained several of the prizes offered by the Convention in 1793 for public structures. About 1794 he was appointed professor of architecture in the Polytechnic School, for the use of which he published an important work, entitled "A Collection and Comparison of Edifices of all Kinds, Ancient and Modern," (1800,) and "Lectures on Architecture," (2 vols., 1802,) also an excellent performance. Died in 1834.

See RONDELET, "Notice historique sur la Vie de J. N. L. Durand," 1835.

Durand, (Dom LÉOPOLD,) a French architect and monk, born in Loriaine in 1666; died in 1749.

Durand, (PIERRE BERNARD,) a French botanist, born

in Calvados in 1814; died in 1853.

Durand-Brager, dü'rôn' brazhà', (Jean Baptiste Henri,) a distinguished French marine and landscape painter, born near Dol (Ile-et-Vilaine) in 1814. In 1840 he went to Saint Helena on the staff of Prince de Join-ville, and after his return published a "Description of Saint Helena," richly illustrated, (1844.) He produced a Panorama of Rio Janeiro, and received a commission to paint the principal actions and scenes of the campaign against Morocco, in which he took part about 1845. He

has published several other successful works. **Durand de Maillane**, dü'rôn' deh ma'yan', (PIERRE TOUSSAINT,) a French lawyer, born at Saint-Remi in 1729. Elected to the States-General in 1789, he was one of the committee who framed the civil constitution of the clergy. In the Convention of 1792 he opposed the execution of the king, and voted for his banishment. During the reign of Bonaparte he was a judge at Tarascon and Aix until 1809. He was author of several esteemed treatises on canon law. Died in 1814.

See "Notice sur Durand de Maillane," prefixed to his "Histoire de la Convention Nationale."

Durand de Saint-Pourçain, dü'rôn' deh sån'poor'san', (Guillaume,) a French scholastic doctor and

bishop, born in Auvergne; died in 1334.

Durande, dü'rônd', (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a French bot-

anist, born at Dijon, became professor of botany in that city. Died in 1704.

Durandi, doo-rân'dee, (JACOPO,) an Italian poet and antiquary, born near Vercelli in 1739. He wrote numerous operas, some of which were performed with success at Turin; "Arianna," an admired pastoral; and several works on history and geography. Died in 1817.

See DE GREGORI, "Vita di J. Durandi," 1817.

Durando, doo-rân'do, (GIACOMO,) an Italian general, born at Mondovi in 1807. He was minister of war at Turin during the Crimean war, 1854-55, commanded a division at Solferino, June, 1859, and became minister of foreign affairs in the cabinet of Ratazzi in March, 1861.

Durando, (GIOVANNI,) a brother of the preceding, and an eminent Italian general of the present age, com-manded the first corps-d'armée against the Austrians, and

was wounded at Custozza in June, 1866.

Durant, dü'rôn', (GILLES,) a French poet and advocate, was born at Clermont about 1550, and settled near Paris. He is supposed to have written part of the "Satire Ménippée," which promoted the cause of Henry IV. by ridiculing the League. His works, which were much admired, consist of odes, sonnets, songs, etc. Died in 1615.

See Morer, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Durante, doo-ran'ta, (Castore,) an Italian botanist, born at Gualdo, became physician to Pope Sixtus V., and wrote many works, which were once esteemed. Died at Viterbo in 1590.

Durante, (Francesco,) one of the most celebrated Italian composers, was born in Naples in 1693. He was the pupil of Scarlatti, and is regarded as the founder of the modern school which produced Sacchini, Pergolesi, etc. His style was severe, his harmony pure, and his modulations natural. He confined himself mostly to sacred music. Died in Naples in 1755.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Durante Alighieri. See Dante.

Durante da Gualda, doo-rân'tà dâ goo-âl'dâ, (PIE-TRO,) an Italian poet, born about 1460.

Duranti. See Durand, (Guillaume.)

Duranti, doo-ran'tee, (DURANTE,) COUNT, a popular Italian poet and orator, was born of a noble family at Brescia in 1718. His memory was such that he could repeat a poem which he had read or heard but once. He imitated Ariosto in satirical epistles with success, and wrote lyric verses which were celebrated through all Italy. In the latter part of his life he resided at the court of the King of Sardinia, as gentleman of the chamber. Among his principal works is a satirical poem entitled "Custom," or "Fashion," ("Uso," 1778.) Several of his orations were printed. His moral character is said to have been pure. Died in 1780.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Duranti, dü'rôn'te', (JEAN ÉTIENNE,) a French judge, born at Toulouse about 1534, became first president of the parliament of Toulouse in 1581. For his fidelity to the king he was massacred by a mob of furious partisans of the Catholic League in 1589. He was author of a book "On the Rites of the Catholic Church," ("De Ritibus Ecclesiæ," 1581.)

See Ponsard, "Eloge de J. Étienne Duranti," 1770; De Thou, "Histoire."

Duranton, dü'rôn'tôn', (ALEXANDRE,) a French jurist, born at Cusset (Bourbonnais) in 1782, was the author of a "Course of French Law," (4th edition, 22 vols., 1844.)

Durão. See DURAM.
Duras. See DURFORT, (GUI ALPHONSE and LOUIS.)
Duras, de, deh dü'râs', (CLAIRE Lechat de Kersaint—leh-shā' deh kêr'sān',) DUCHESS, a French authoress, born at Brest in 1778, was a daughter of the Count de Kersaint, who was a member of the Convention and executed in 1793. She became the wife of the Duc de Duras, and the friend of Madame de Staël. After the restoration she was one of the ornaments of the French court. She produced two novels, "Ourika," (1823,) and "Édouard," which had prodigious success. Died in 1828.

See Sainte-Beuve, "Portraits des Femmes;" Barante, "Notice sur Madame la Duchesse de Duras," 1828; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duras, de, (Jacques Henri de Durfort—deh dür'fok',) Duke, a French marshal, born of a noble family of Guienne about 1624, was a nephew of the famous Turenne. He fought at the battle of Nordlingen and the capture of Landau. As lieutenant-general, he served with distinction in Italy and Flandars. He was greated with distinction in Italy and Flanders. He was created a marshal of France in 1675, and a duke in 1689.

Duras, de, (Jean Baptiste,) Duke, a son of the preceding, was born in 1684. He rendered important services in the war of the Spanish succession, (1701–12,) and was made lieutenant-general in 1720. He afterwards became marshal of France, and in 1745 defeated the enemy at Etlingen. Died in 1770.

Durazzo, doo-rat'so, a noble family of Genoa, which furnished many doges to the republic, and several car-dinals to the Church, in the sixteenth and seventeenth

Durbach, (Anne Louise.) See Karschin.
Dur'bin, (John Price.) an American Methodist minister, born in Bourbon county, Kentucky, in 1800, graduated at the Cincinnati College in 1825. He was elected chaplain of the Senate of the United States in 1831, and president of Dickinson College, in Pennsylvania, in 1834. president of Dickinson College, in Pennsylvania, in 1834. After a visit to Europe, he published "Observations in Europe, principally in France and Great Britain," (2 vols., 1844.) and "Observations in Egypt, Palestine, Syria, etc.," (2 vols., 1845.) He resigned the presidency of Dickinson College in 1845. From 1851 he was secretary of the Missionary Society of the Methodist Episcopal Church. The year 1869 was the fiftieth of his pastoral continue.

services.

Durdent, dür'dôn', (René Jean,) a prolific French writer, born at Rouen about 1776. He had great facility in composition, and wrote for the booksellers mediocre

m composition, and wrote for the booksellers includere works of fiction, history, criticism, etc., which had a temporary success. Died in 1819.

Dureau de la Malle, (or de Lamalle,) dii 70' deh lå mål, (ADOLPHE JULES CÉSAR AUGUSTE,) a learned French poet and antiquary, born in Paris in 1777. He produced in 1807 a poem entitled "The Pyrenees," and in 1811 a poetical version of the "Argonautica" of Valerius Flacus. In 1818 he was elected to the Academy. rius Flaccus. In 1818 he was elected to the Academy of Inscriptions, which he enriched with many antiquarian treatises. Among his principal works are "Bayard, or the Conquest of the Milanese," a poem, (2 vols., 1823,) and "The Political Economy of the Romans," (2 vols., 1840.) Died in 1857.

See LOUANDRE et BOURQUELOT, "La Littérature Française;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dureau de la Malle, (or de Lamalle,) (JEAN BAP-TISTE JOSEPH RENÉ,) a French scholar and eminent imagination, an intelligence which could observe life in translator, father of the preceding, was born in Saint its most delicate shades, a profound sentiment of grace, Domingo in 1742. He was educated in Paris, where he naïveté, and sublimity, and an earnest spirit joined to the

afterwards resided. His house was the resort of the most eminent authors, namely, Delille, D'Alembert, Marmontel, and La Harpe. In 1790 he produced an admired version of Tacitus, superior to any previously made in French. He was also successful in translating Sallust, and began a version of Livy, which, interrupted by his death, was finished by M. Noël. He was chosen a member of the legislative body in 1802, and of the French Academy in 1804. Died in 1807.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Durel, (DAVID.) See DURELL.
Du-rel', (JOHN,) D.D., a learned English theologian, born in the isle of Jersey in 1626, was an adversary of the Puritans. He passed many years in France during the English civil war and the Commonwealth. About

the English civil war and the Commonwealth. About 1660 he became preacher at the French Church in London. He was appointed Canon of Windsor in 1663 or 1664, and Dean of Windsor in 1677.' He wrote, besides other theological works, a "Defence of the Church of England," (1669.) Died in 1683.

Du-rell' or Durel, (David), D.D., an English biblical critic, born in the isle of Jersey in 1728. He became a Fellow of Hertford College, (Oxford,) and principal of the same in 1757. His "Critical Remarks on Job, Psalms, Proverbs," etc. (1772) are commended. He also published "The Hebrew Text of the Parallel Prophecies of Jacob and Moses relating to the Twelve Tribes," (1764.) Died in 1775.

of Jacob and Moses relating to the Twelve Tribes," (1764.) Died in 1775.

Dürer or Duerer, dü'rer, (Albert or Albrecht,) a celebrated German painter and engraver, born at Nuremberg on the 20th of May, 1471, was the son of a goldsmith, who designed that he should learn the same occupation. He became in 1486 a pupil of Michael Wohlgemuth, a painter of Nuremberg. In 1490 he began a tour, in the course of which he visited various countries of Germany. He returned to Nuremberg in 1494, and, to please his father, entered into an ill-assorted marriage. Soon after his return he produced a drawing of "Orpheus," which was much admired. In 1505 he visited Venice, where he remained eight months, and painted the "Martyrdom of Saint Bartholomew," and other works, for which "he received," says Ruskin, "the rarest of all rewards granted to a good workman, and for once in his life was understood." During his visit to Italy he formed a friendship with Raphael. About 1508 he was appointed court painter to Maximilian I., for whom he painted "The Virgin with many Angels," and other historical pictures. He was also patronized

by Charles V. as court painter.

Dürer surpassed all the painters and engravers of Germany in exuberance of imagination and in sublimity and correctness of design. He was successful in history, portraits, and landscapes. Vasari expresses the opinion that he would have equalled the great masters of Italy if he had been a native of Tuscany and had studied in Rome. Some critics regret the absence of the ideal in his works. Among his master-pieces in painting are a "Crucifixion," (1511,) "Adam and Eve," an "Adoration of the Magi," and portraits of Raphael, Erasmus, and Melacable, "who were his friends. Ho is the regret to Melanchthon, who were his friends. He is the reputed inventor of the art of etching and the art of printing wood-cuts in two colours. His engravings (on copper) of "Adam and Eve," "The Knight and Death," and the "Revelation of Saint John" (on wood) are very celebrated. All his engravings are after his own designs, and are finished with great neatness and refinement. He wrote several works on geometry and perspective, and contributed to polish and purify the German language, in which those works are written. It appears that he favoured the doctrines of the Reformation. He died at Nuremberg in April, 1528. His death is said to have been hastened by domestic misery. His wife, covetous, insatiable, and imperious, would neither permit him to work in peace and quietness nor to recreate himself in the society of his friends. His gentle disposition and delicate sensibility rendered him especially liable to be thus victimized. "This artist," says Michiels, "has become the symbol of his epoch. An inexhaustible

817

courage required for protracted studies, were the qualities which distinguished him.'

ties which distinguished him."

See J. Heller, "Das Leben und die Werke A. Dürers," 182731; Nacler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" Ersch und Gruner, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie:" A. Michiels, "Etudes sur Pallemagne;" Leopold Scheffers, "An Artist's Married Life;" G. C. Nacler, "A. Dürer und seine Kunst," 1837; Roth, "Leben A. Dürers," 1791; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1833; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1861.

Duret, dü'ra', (CLAUDE,) a French naturalist and linguist, born at Moulins; died in 1611.

Duret, (FRANCISQUE.) an eminent French sculptor, born in Paris about 1805. He studied in Rome, and about 1831 gained a prize by his statue of "Mercury." He adorned several churches and public edifices of Paris

He adorned several churches and public edifices of Paris with statues, among which are those of Molière, (in the Hall of the Institute,) Richelieu, and Châteaubriand. At the Exposition of 1855 he received a grand medal. He was a member of the Institute. Died in 1865.

Duret, (Jean,) born in Paris in 1563, was a skilful physician, and a bitter partisan of the League against Henry of Navarre. He succeeded his father as professor of medicine in the Royal College, and became physician to the queen Marie in 1610, after the death of Henry IV. Died in 1629.

Duret, (Louis,) an eminent French physician, father of the preceding, was born at Bagé in 1527. He came to Paris in youth, and graduated in 1552. From 1568 to 1586 he was a professor in the Royal College, and was successively physician to Charles IX. and Henry III. His most important work is a commentary on Hippocra-His most important work is a commentary on Hippocrates, (1588,) which Boerhaave called "an inestimable book." Died in 1586.

See Chomel, "Éloge de L. Duret, Médecin célèbre," 1765; Nickron, "Mémoires;" "Biographie Médicale."

Duret, (Noël,) a French astronomer, born at Montbrison in 1590, was a professor of mathematics in Paris, and obtained the title of cosmographer to the king. He wrote a "New Theory of the Planets," (1635,) and other works. Died about 1650.

Dur'fee, (JOB,) an American jurist, born at Tiverton, Dur'fee, (Jos.) an American jurist, born at Tiverton, Rhode Island, in 1790. He was elected a member of Congress in 1820, and became chief justice of Rhode Island in 1835. He wrote a poem, entitled "What Cheer?" (1832) on the adventures of Roger Williams. Died in 1847.

D'Urfey, dur'fe, (Thomas,) an English dramatist and wit, born at Exeter, in Devonshire. He was a favourite at the court of Charles II., and author of several successful and licentious dramas. He wrote popular songs and

ful and licentious dramas. He wrote popular songs and odes, which were published with the title "Laugh and be Fat." According to Addison, his ode entitled "Joy to Great Cæsar" "gave the Whigs such a blow as they were not able to recover that whole reign." Died in 1723. See Baker, "Biographia Dramatica;" CIBBER, "Lives of the Poets."

Durfort, de, deh dür'for', (Gui Alphonse,) Duke of Lorges, (lorzh,) a French marshal, born in 1628, was a younger brother of the first Duke of Duras. He served as lieutenant-general in the army of his uncle Turenne, whose talents in a great measure he inherited. In 1692 he gained the battle of Pfortzheim. He had received a marshal's bâton in 1676. Died in 1703. See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Saint-Simon, "Mémoires,"

Durfort, de, (Louis,) sometimes called Durfort-Duras, (dü'râs',) Count, the youngest brother of the preceding, emigrated to England, where Charles II. gave him the title of Baron Duras. At the time of the peace of Nymwegen (1678) he was ambassador at the court of France. He was created Earl of Feversham, and became general-in-chief of the army of James II., which defeated the Duke of Monmouth in 1685 at Sedgemoor. Durfort-Duras. See Duras. Durfort-Duras. See Duras.

Durfort-Duras, de, deh dür/for/ dü'rås', (EMMANUEL FÉLICITÉ,) Duc, born in 1715, inherited the title of duke from his father, Jean Baptiste. He became first gentleman of the chamber, a knight of the Golden Fleece, one of the forty members of the French Academy, and marshal of France. As lieutenant-general, he made all the campaigns of the Seven Years' war. He was a finished model of a courtier. Died in 1789.

Durgâ, door'gâ, a Sanscrit word signifying "difficult of access," "impregnable," and forming the name of Siva's consort in her character of active virtue. (Sce Pârvatî.)

Durham, dur'am, (JAMES,) an eminent Scottish divine, born in 1622. He became minister of Blackfriars' Church, Glasgow, about 1647, and was a very popular preacher. In 1650 he was appointed professor of divinity in the College of Glasgow. He was chaplain to Charles II. about 1650, and in 1651 preached a sermon before Crownell with political officients. well, who rebuked him for meddling with political affairs in the pulpit. He wrote "Commentaries on Revelation," (1660,) often reprinted, "Expositions of the Ten Commandments," (1675,) and several religious treatises. His works were highly esteemed. Died in 1658.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Durham, dur'am, (John George Lambton,) Earl OF, an able English statesman, born at Lambton Castle, Durham, in 1792, was a son of William Henry Lambton. He married Miss Cholmondeley in 1812, and the daughter of Earl Grey in 1816. In 1813 he was returned to Parliament, where he acted with the Whig party, of which he was one of the most liberal members. He was raised to the peerage, as Baron Durham, in 1828. 1830 he became lord privy seal in the cabinet of Lord Grey, and was one of the four persons who prepared the Reform bill of the ensuing year. He made an eloquent speech in favour of the second Reform bill. He resigned his place in the ministry in 1833, and was then created his place in the ministry in 1333, and was then created Earl of Durham. He was sent on a special mission to Russia in 1833, and was appointed ambassador to Russia in 1836. In 1838 he was sent as Governor-General to Canada, with extraordinary powers, to restore peace and order in that province, then disturbed by rebellion. He returned suddenly in December, 1839, in consequence of this disagreement with the ministry at home. He died his disagreement with the ministry at home. He died in July, 1840, and was succeeded by his son, George Frederick, born about 1828. Lord Durham was a great favourite with the advanced Liberals. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Durham, (JOSEPH,) an English sculptor, born in London in 1822. Among his works are a bust of Jenny Lind, and "Paul and Virginia," (1857.)

Durham, (Sir Philip Charles Calderwood,) a British admiral, born in Fifeshire in 1763; died in 1845. See A. Murray, "Life of Admiral Durham," 1846.

Duringer, doo'ring-er, (MELCHIOR,) professor of ecclesiastical history at Berne, was born about 1647; died

Düringsfeld, von, (IDA.) See REINSBERG. Du'ris [Δοῦρις] OF SAMOS, a Greek historian, a brother of Lynceus, was born about 350 B.C. His most important work was a history of Greece, entitled "Macedonica and Hellenica," or "ή τῶν Ἑλληνικῶν Ἱστορία," of which frag ments are extant. He became chief ruler of Samos.

Died after 280 B.C.

Durival, dü're'vål', (JEAN,) a French writer, brother of Nicolas L., noticed below, was born at Saint-Aubin in 1725. He was minister to Holland in 1777. About this date he assisted Mirabeau in translating Watson's "Philip II." into French. Died in 1810.

Durival, (Nicolas Luton—lü'tòn',) a French writer, born at Commercy in 1723, published a "Description".

Durival, (NICOLAS Luton—li'fòn',) a French writer, born at Commercy in 1733, published a "Description of Lorraine," (4 vols., 1778-83,) which is regarded as a model for works of that kind. Died in 1795.

Durivier, dü're've-à', (Jean,) a French engraver of medals, born at Liege in 1687. He settled in Paris, received the title of engraver to the king, and was admitted to the Academy. Died in Paris in 1761.

Durnford, (RICHARD,) an English ecclesiastic, born in 1802. He was educated at Eton and Oxford, and in 1870 was consecrated hishop of Chichester.

1870 was consecrated bishop of Chichester.

Duroc, dü'rok', (GÉRARD CHRISTOPHE MICHEL,)
Duke of Friuli, a favourite officer of the court and camp of Bonaparte, was born at Pont-à-Mousson in 1772. In the early wars of the republic he was aide-de-camp of General Lespinasse; and in 1796 he became aide-decamp of Bonaparte, whom he followed to Egypt in 1798. During the consulate and the empire he was employed on important missions, and was sent successively to the courts of Berlin, Vienna, and Saint Petersburg. In these

difficult affairs he acquitted himself to the satisfaction of Napoleon, who ever treated him with confidence, and who made him marshal of his palace and Duke of Friuli. "Duroc loved Napoleon for himself," says Alison, "and possessed perhaps a larger share of his confidence than any of his other generals." He accompanied the emperor in the campaigns of 1805-06 and 1807, and was killed by his side at Mackersdorf, in Saxony, May, 1813. Bonaparte wept as he pressed the hand of the dying man, and said, "Duroc, there is another world, where we shall meet again."

See "Memorial de Saint-Hélène;" Alison, "History of Europe;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Durocher. See Guérin du Rocher.

Duroi. See DUROY.

Duroi, dü'rwâ', (Johann Philipp,) a German botanist, born in 1741; died in 1786.

Durosnel, dü'ro'nêl', (Antoine Jean Auguste Henri,) born in Paris in 1771, became in 1809 a general of division, and aide-de-camp to Napoleon. During the Hundred Days he was second in command of the national guard of Paris. He was aide-de-camp to Louis Philippe in 1832, and was made a peer in 1837. Died in 1849.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Duroy, dü'rwâ', or Deroy, [Lat. REGIUS,] (HENDRIK,) a Dutch physician, born in 1598 at Utrecht, where he was professor of medicine for forty years, ending at his death. He wrote, in Latin, works on Physiology, (1641,) Natural Philosophy, (1651,) and Medicine. He was involved in a quarrel with Descartes, who charged him with plagiarism. Died in 1679.

See ELOY, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Du Rozoir, dü ro'zwâr', (Charles,) a French editor and historical writer, born in Paris in 1790, became professor of history in the college Louis-le-Grand in 1818. He was one of the editors of Michaud's "Biographie Universelle," and of other valuable works. He published a "Programme of Roman History." Died in 1844.

Durri. See Doorree.

Durrieu, dü're-uh', (ANTOINE SIMON,) BARON, a French general, born at Grenade (Landes) in 1775; died in 1862.

Durrius, door're-us, (Johann Conrad,) a German author, born at Nuremberg in 1625, wrote, besides other works, a "Compendium of Moral Theology," which was often reprinted. Died in 1677.

Duruflé, dü'rü'flâ', (Louis ROBERT Parfait—pārfa',)

a French poet, born at Elbeuf in 1742; died in 1793.

Durutte, dü'rüt', (Joseph François,) a French general, born at Douai in 1767; died in 1827 or 1837.

Duruy, (VICTOR,) a French historical writer, born in Paris in 1811, became professor of history at the Lycée Napoléon, and published, for the use of schools, many popular historical works, among which are a "History of the Romans," (1844.) a "History of France," (1852.) and another history of Rome. (1870-76.) From 1863 to 1869 he was minister of public instruction.

Durvasas, door-va'sas, an irascible and famous Hindoo sage, who was, in his own estimation, "a very mine of penitential merit." Sakoontalâ, the heroine of Kâlidâsa's drama "The Lost Ring," having failed, through absence of mind, to show him the respect he deemed his due, he cursed her; and on this curse the plot of the story turns.

See "Sakoontalâ," translated by Professor M. WILLIAMS, of Oxford, 1856.

Durville. See DUMONT D'URVILLE.

Du'ry, [Lat. Duræ'us,] (John,) a Scottish clergyman, who laboured and travelled many years to effect a union between the Lutherans and the Calvinists. He wrote "An Earnest Plea for Gospel Communion," (1654,) and

other works. Died after 1674.

Duryee, dur-yā', (ABRAM,) an American officer, born in New York City in 1815. He commanded a regiment of zouaves at the battle of Great Bethel in 1861, and was made brigadier-general of volunteers the same year.

Duryer or Du Ryer, dii're-à', (ANDRÉ,) a French scholar, born at Marcigny, in Burgundy, lived about 1640. He was consul at Alexandria, and lived many years in

the East. He published a translation of the "Gulistan" of Saadi, (1634,) and one of the Koran, (1647,) which was very successful.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary," edition of Des-

Duryer, (PIERRE,) a French dramatist and littérateur, born in Paris in 1605. He was admitted into the French Academy in 1646, when the celebrated Corneille was his competitor. Before that year he had produced several successful tragedies, and in 1647 appeared the tragedy of "Scévole," which is esteemed his best work. He published bad versions of the works of Cicero and of other Latin authors. Died about 1658.

See Nicéron. "Mémoires."

Dusart, dü'sart', (CORNELIS,) a Dutch painter, born at Haarlem in 1665. He was a pupil and successful imitator of Van Ostade. His favourite subjects were the life, actions, and manners of villagers and peasants. Died in 1704. See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Dusaulchoy de Bergemont, dü'zō'shwâ'deh barzh'mon', (Joseph François Nicolas,) a French littérateur, born at Toul in 1761. He edited several journals between 1790 and 1800, and was imprisoned in the reign of terror. He wrote spirited songs and other agreeable verses, among which are "The Victories of the French Armies," (1808,) and "The Poetic Nights," (1825.) Among his prose works is "The Censor," (2 vols., 1818.) Died in 1835. **Dusaulx**.

See Dussaulx.

Dusaulx. See Dussaulx.
Dusch, doosh, (Johann Jakob,) a German poet, born at Zelle, Hanover, in 1725. He became in 1766 director of a college in Altona, where he taught philosophy and mathematics. He excelled in didactic poetry, and in the art of enlivening dry themes of morality and philosophy by the charms of his diction. His chief poem is entitled "The Sciences," ("Die Wissenschaften.") His "Letters on the Formation of Taste" ("Moralische Briefe zur Bildung des Geschmacks," 6 vols., 1764) is called an excellent work. Died at Altona in December, 1787.
Duseigneur, dü'san'vur.' (Jean Bernard.) a distin-

Duseigneur, dü'san'yur', (Jean Bernard,) a distinguished French sculptor, born in Paris in 1808. Among his successful works is "Roland Furieux," or "Orlando Furioso," (1831.)

Du Séjour. See DIONIS.

Dush-yăn'tă, [modern Hindoo pron. doosh-yun'ta,] a celebrated king of India, the hero of Kâlidâsa's drama of "Sakoontalâ," or the Lost Ring."
See "Sakoontalâ," translated by Professor M. Williams, of

Oxford, 1856.

Du Sommerard, dii som'rār', (ALEXANDRE,) a French antiquary, born at Bar-sur-Aube in 1779. He was appointed a member of the cour des comptes in 1807, and conseiller référendaire of the same in 1823. He devoted much time to the study and search of monuments of mediæval arts, and made a rich collection of manuscripts. arms, costumes, etc., which he deposited in the Hotel de Cluny, now a public museum. He published, besides other minor works, "The Arts of the Middle Ages," ("Les Arts au Moyen Age," 5 vols., 1839–43,) which is highly commended. Died in 1842.

See LOUANDRE et BOURQUELOT, "La Littérature Française."

Dussault, dii'sō', (Jean Joseph,) an able French journalist and critic, born in Paris in 1769. He was a tutor in the college Du Plessis until the Revolution deprived him of that place. During the first republic he wrote for Fréron's "Orator of the People." In 1800 he became one of the editors of the "Journal des Débats," then just established, which position he held until 1817. Died in 1824.

Dussaulx or Dusaulx, dü'so', (JEAN,) a French littérateur, born at Chartres in 1728. Having published a good prose version of Juvenal, he was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions in 1776. He adopted the principles of the Revolution, and as a member of the Convention of the Revolution, and as a member of the Convention acted with moderation and opposed the execution of the king. In 1796 and 1797 he was one of the Council of Elders. He wrote several "Essays on the Passion for Gaming," and other works. Died in 1799.

See "Mémoires sur la Vie de Dussaulx," by his widow, 1801; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dussek, doos'sek, (Johann Ludwig,) an eminent German composer and pianist, was born at Czaslau, in Bohemia, about 1760. He performed in Paris, London, and other cities, and composed for the piano numerous concertos, symphonies, sonatas, etc., some of which were very popular. From 1806 until his death in 1812 he was in the service of Prince Talleyrand as director of music. See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Dussieux, di'se-uh', (ÉTIENNE LOUIS,) a French writer, born in Paris in 1815, published "Historical Geography of France," (1844,) "Essay on the Invasion of Europe by the Huns," (Hongrois,) and other works.

Dutems, di'tōn', (Jean François, Hugues,) better

known as Авве Dutems, born in Franche-Comté in 1745,

known as ABBÉ DUTEMS, born in Franche-Conté in 1745, became a doctor of the Sorbonne. He wrote a "Historical Picture of the Archbishops, Bishops, etc. of France," (4 vols., 1775,) and a "Life of the Duke of Marlborough," (3 vols., 1808.) Died in 1811.

Dutens, dü'tôn', (Joseph Michel,) a French political economist, nephew of Louis, noticed below, was born at Tours in 1765. He was sent to England in 1818 by the government, to examine the inland navigation of that country, and published, in 1819, "Memoirs on the Public Works of England." His most important work is "The Philosophy of Political Economy," (2 vols., 1835,) which was severely criticised by the disciples of Adam Smith. He agrees with Quesnay in the opinion Adam Smith. He agrees with Quesnay in the opinion that the riches of a nation proceed from agriculture rather than from manufactures or trade. Died in 1848. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Dutens, (Louis,) a French Protestant writer, born at Tours in 1730. In his youth, for the sake of religious liberty, he emigrated to London. He learned Greek and several Oriental languages. About 1760 he became chargé-d'affaires at the court of Turin, where he wrote "Researches on the Origin of Discoveries attributed to the Moderns," (1766,) which was received with favour. About this time he was presented to the rich living of Elsdon. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London, and of the Academy of Inscriptions at Paris. He published many valuable works, among which are a "Treatise on Greek and Phœnician Medals," (1773,) and "Journal of Travels to the Principal Cities of Europe," (1775.) Died in London in 1812.

See his "Mémoires d'un Voyageur qui se repose," 2 vols., 1806; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1806.

Dutertre. See Duport-Dutertre.

Dutertre, dü'tarır', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French Dominican, born at Calais in 1610. He was sent in 1640 as missionary to the Antilles, where he laboured eighteen

years, and composed a "General History of the Antilles inhabited by the French." Died in Paris in 1687.

Dutheil de la Porte, dü't\(\frac{1}{2}\)! (dü't\(\frac{1}{2}\)'ye) deh l\(\frac{1}{2}\) port, (or Laporte du Theil.) (François Jean Gabriel,) a French Helienist, son of Jean Gabriel, noticed below, was born in Paris in Marie Language born in Paris in Marie Language language born in Paris in Marie Language langu was born in Paris in 1742. He was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions in 1770, and published translations of Callimachus (1775) and Æschylus, (2 vols., 1794.) In conjunction with Coray and Gosselin, he was employed by the government to translate the Geography of Strabo, which was half finished when he died in 1815.

See Silvestre de Sacy, "Notice abrégé sur la Vie de M. de La-porte-Dutheil," 1816.

porte-Dutheil," 1816.

Dutheil de la Porte, (Jean Gabriel,) a French diplomatist, father of the preceding, was born about 1683. In 1735 he was minister to Vienna, and in 1748 he was ambassador extraordinary to the Congress of Aix-la-Chapelle. Died in 1755.

Duthillœul, dü'te'yul', (Hippolyte Romain Joseph,) a French bibliographer, born at Douai in 1788, wrote several biographies, and other works.

Dutillet, (Jean.) See Tillet.

Dutour, dü'toor', (Étienne François,) a French savant, born at Riom in 1711, was a correspondent of

Dutour, du took', (ETIENNE PRANÇOIS,) a French savant, born at Riom in 1711, was a correspondent of the Academy of Sciences, and author of treatises on Magnetism, Electricity, the Diffraction of Light, etc. Died at Riom in 1784.

Du Tramblay. See Dutremblay.

Dutremblay or Du Tramblay, dü'trôn'blà', (Antoine Pierre,) Baron, a French writer, born in Paris in 1816, was the author of numerous fables. Died in 1810.

in 1745, was the author of numerous fables. Died in 1819.

Dutrochet, dü'tro'shà', (RENÉ JOACHIM HENRI,) a French physiologist and natural philosopher, born at the château de Néon, Poitou, in 1776. He graduated as M.D. in 1806, and became military physician to Joseph Bonaparte in Spain in 1808, but returned to France in He published a series of essays on physiology, which present new ideas, and among which are "Observations on the Structure of Feathers," (1819,) and "Researches in Endosmosis and Exosmosis," (1828.) His former works appeared revised in a collection called "Mémoires pour servir à l'Histoire anatomique et physiologique des Végétaux et Animaux," (1837.) Died in Paris in 1847.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" Adolphe Brongniart, "Notice sur H. Dutrochet," 1852; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duvair, dü'vār', (GUILLAUME,) a French writer and moralist, distinguished for learning and probity, was born in Paris in 1556. He opposed the League, and became first president of the parliament of Provence in 1599. In 1616 he was chosen keeper of the seals. He made a French version of Epictetus, and wrote several excellent treatises on philosophy and other subjects, among which is one on "French Eloquence." He was regarded as one of the best writers of his time. Died in

See C. A. SAPEY, "Essai sur la Vie, etc. de Du Vair," 1847.

Duval. See Espréménil.

Duval, dü'vål', (ALEXANDRE VINCENT Pineu—pe'-nuh',) a popular French dramatist, born at Rennes in 1767. He produced in 1802 "Edward in Scotland," a political drama, which was warmly applauded. He excelled in invention, in dialogue, and in variety of effects. His works are numerous, and consist chiefly of comedies and comic operas. He was elected to the French Academy in 1812 in the place of Legouvé. Died in 1842.

His brother, HENRI CHARLES, born in 1770, wrote a "History of France in the Reign of Charles VI.," (1842,)

and a few other works. Died in 1847.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" BALLANCHE, "Discours de Reception à l'Académie Française."

Duval, (AMAURY PINEU,) a French littérateur, brother of the preceding, was born at Rennes in 1760. He was chosen a member of the Institute in 1811. In 1816 he was selected by the Academy of Inscriptions to replace Ginguené in the commission of the "Histoire Littéraire de France," for which work he wrote many articles. Died in 1839. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duval, (CHARLES,) a French architect, born at Beauvais in 1800.

Duval, (EUGENE EMMANUEL AMAURY,) a French painter of history and portraits, son of Amaury Pineu, noticed above, was born near Paris in 1808.

Duval, (Jean Pierre,) a French legislator and advocate, who, elected to the Convention in 1792, opposed the execution of the king, was proscribed as a Girondist, and escaped by concealment. When the Convention was dissolved, in 1795, he passed into the Council of Five Hundred. Died in 1819.

Duval, dü'vâl', (NICOLAAS,) a Dutch painter, born at the Hague in 1644. He was employed at Loo by William III. of England. Died in 1732.

Duval, (PIERRE,) a nephew of Nicolas Sanson, was born at Abbeville, France, in 1618. He cultivated and taught geography with success, and received the title of royal geographer. Among his numerous works are "The World, or Universal Geography," and a "Description of France," (1691.) Died in 1683.

Duval, (VALENTINE Jameray—zhām'r½',) was born

of poor parents in Champagne in 1695. In early youth he became a servant of certain hermits near Lunéville, and contracted a passion for study. The Duke of Lorraine (Leopold) sent him to college, and founded for him a chair of history at Lunéville, where Duval lectured with About 1730 he became librarian to Francis, Grand Duke of Tuscany, and in 1748 he was appointed director of the imperial cabinet at Vienna. He wrote two treatises on medals and coins. Died in 1775.

See "Vie de Duval," 1788; L. Brightwell, "Bypaths of Biography;" Carl Dielitz, "V. J. Duvals höchst merkwürdige Lebensgeschichte," 1839.

Duval, (VINCENT,) a French physician, skilled in the treatment of deformed feet, was born in Eure in 1796.

Duval le Camus, dü'väl' leh kä'müss', (PIERRE,) a skilful French painter, born at Lisieux (Calvados) in 1790. He painted portraits, genre, landscapes, and familiar scenes. Among his works are "L'Ennui," (1827,) and "The Passage of the Ford," (1837.) Died in 1854.

Duval Leroy, (or le Roy,) dii'văl' leh-rwă', (Nico-LAS CLAUDE,) a French mathematician, born at Bayeux about 1730, published "Elements of Navigation," and other works. Died in 1810.

other works. Died in 1810.

Duvau, dü'vö', (Auguste,) a French botanist and littérateur, born at Tours in 1771, contributed to the "Biographie Universelle" the articles on Tournefort, Schiller, Lessing, Wieland, Wallenstein, and many others. Died in 1831.

Duvaucel, du'vo'sêl', (ALFRED,) an able French naturalist, born in Paris in 1792, was a step-son and pupil of the illustrious Cuvier. He had a great facility in acquiring languages, and made extensive attainments in natural history. In 1817 he went, with the title of naturalist to the king, on a scientific excursion to India, which he explored about six years with M. Diard. They made rich collections of animals, minerals, etc. for the Museum of Paris. He died at or near Madras in 1824.

See Cuvier, "Notice sur les Voyages de M. Duvaucel," in the "Mémoires de l'Académie des Sciences."

Duvaucel, (CHARLES,) a French astronomer, born in

Paris in 1734; died in 1820. Duvenède, van, van dü'veh-nad', (MARC,) a Flemish painter, born at Bruges about 1674, was a pupil of Carlo Maratta in Rome. He returned to Bruges, and painted pictures for churches. His "Martyrdom of Saint Lawrence" is praised by Descamps. Died in 1729.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Duverdier, dü'vêr'de-à', (ANTOINE,) a French bibliographer, was born at Montbrison in 1544. He was counsellor to the king, and gentleman of the chamber. He is chiefly known by his "Bibliothèque de A. Duverdier," (1585,) a catalogue of French authors. Died in 1600.

Duverdier, (GILBERT Saulnier—sō'ne-a',) a French

historian, who died in Paris in 1686.

Duvergier, dü'vêk'zhe-à', (JEAN BAPTISTE MARIE,) a French jurist, born at Bordeaux in 1792, published a "Complete Collection of Laws, Decrees, etc.," (24 vols., 1824-28.) In 1855 he became a councillor of state.

Duvergier de Hauranne, dü'vêk'zhe-à' deh hō'rắn', Abbé of Saint-Cyran, (se'rōn',) a noted French Jansenist theologian, was born at Bayonne in 1581. He formed a friendship with Jansenius at Jouvain, and afterwards a friendship with Jansenius at Louvain, and afterwards became a resident of Paris. He acquired great distinction and influence by his ascetic life and his zeal for In 1620 he was chosen Abbé of Saint-Cyran. Among his friends or disciples were Arnauld and other recluses of Port-Royal. He published several tracts against the Jesuit Garasse. In 1638 he was imprisoned by Richelieu at Vincennes. He was released in 1642,

and died in 1643.

See LanceLor, "Mémoires touchant la Vie de Monsieur de Saint-Cyran;" RACINE, "Histoire de Port-Royal;" SAINTE-BEUVE, "His-toire de Port-Royal."

Duvergier de Hauranne, (JEAN MARIE,) a French legislator, born at Rouen in 1771. He was a member of the Chamber of Deputies from September, 1815, until

legal works. Died in 1831.

Duvergier de Hauranne, (PROSPER,) an eminent French statesman, a son of the preceding, was born at Rouen in 1798. He was identified with the Doctrinaires in sellities and its research the Control of the preceding of politics, and in 1831 entered the Chamber of Deputies, in which he acquired much influence. He was one of the master-spirits of the coalition formed by several shades master-spirits of the coalition formed by several shades of opposition in 1837, and maintained the maxim "The king reigns, but does not govern." He was one of the chief agitators of electoral reform in 1846 and 1847, and in the Assembly of 1848 acted with the conservatives. Having opposed the coup d'état of December, 1851, he was exiled for a few months. He wrote a "History of Parliamentary Government in France," (2 vols., 1857.) See Louis Blanc, "Histoire de dix Ans."

Duvernet, dü'vêR'n¼', (Théophile,) Abbé, a French writer, born at Ambert in 1730, wrote a "Life of Voltaire," which had a large sale, but has not much merit. Died in 1796.

See VOLTAIRE, "Correspondance."

Duverney, dü'vêr'na', (Joseph Guichard—ge'-shār',) an eminent French anatomist, born at Feurs, in Forez, in August, 1648. He went to Paris in his youth, and soon became distinguished as an eloquent lecturer and soon became distinguished as an eloquent lecturer on anatomy. His elocution was so graceful and impressive that famous actors attended his course to receive instruction in their art. He was received into the Academy of Sciences in 1676, and was appointed professor of anatomy in the Jardin du Roi in 1679. He wrote an excellent treatise "On the Organ of Hearing," (1683,) and other anatomical works. Died in 1730.

See "Biographie Médicale;" FONTENELLE, "Éloges des Académiciens."

820

Duvernoy, dü'ver'nwâ', (Georges Louis,) an eminent French zoologist and anatomist, born at Montbéliard in 1777. About 1802 he was employed by Cuvier as editor of his "Lectures on Comparative Anatomy," and he published the last three volumes of that work in 1805. He practised medicine at Montbéliard nearly twenty years, and became professor of natural history at Strasbourg in 1827. In 1837 he succeeded Cuvier as professor in the College of France, and in 1850 he exchanged that place for the chair of comparative anatomy. wrote numerous and important works on anatomy and zoology, among which is "Lectures on the History of Organized Bodies," (1842,) and contributed to the "Dictionary of Natural Sciences." Died in Paris in 1855.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Duvernoy, (Jean Georges,) a French anatomist and writer, born at Montbéliard in 1691. He became professor of medicine at Tübingen in 1715, and in 1725 obtained the chair of anatomy and surgery in the Academy of Saint Petersburg, which he filled until 1746.

Died in 1759.

Duveyrier, dü'v\(\frac{1}{2}\)'re-\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (Anne Honor\(\frac{1}{2}\) [Joseph.)

a French dramatist, born in Paris in 1788. He wrote, under the assumed name of M\(\frac{1}{2}\)LE, many successful comedies and vaudevilles.

Duveyrier, (CHARLES,) a brother of the preceding, born in Paris in 1803, wrote "La Marquise de Senneterre," (1837,) and other popular comedies.

Duviquet, dü've'k\(\frac{1}{2} \), (PIERRE,) a French critic, born at Clamecy in 1766. In the Revolution he acted with the popular party, and in 1798 was one of the Council of Five Hundred. From 1814 to 1830 he was employed as editor of the "Journal des Débats," for which he wrote able critiques on the drama. Died in 1835.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duvivier, dü've've-d', (FRANCIADE FLEURUS, frôn'se'âd' fluh'rüss',) a French general, born at Rouen in 1794, served with distinction in Algeria from 1830 to 1840. On the formation of the republic, in 1848, he became a general of division. He was mortally wounded in a fight with the insurgents of Paris in June, 1848. He

wrote several military works. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Duvoisin, dü'vwâ'zān', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French bishop, born at Langres in 1744. He was a professor in the schools of the Sorbonne before the Revolution, and was an exile from 1792 till 1802. About the latter date he became Bishop of Nantes. He was one of the four bishops chosen to reside with the pope during his captivity in France. Besides other works, he published "Evangelical Demonstration," and "Defence of Social Order against the Principles of the French Revolution," (1798.) Died in 1813.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Duyckinck, dī'kînk, (EVERT AUGUSTUS,) an Ameriedited it for several years. In conjunction with his brother George L., he published a valuable work entitled "Cyclopædia of American Literature, embracing Personal and Critical Notices of Authors," (2 vols., 1856; new edition with Supplement 1866) new edition, with Supplement, 1866.)

Duyckinck, (George Long,) an essayist and scholar, brother of the preceding, was born in New York in 1822 or 1823. He contributed to the "Literary World" and the "Cyclopædia of American Literature," and wrote a "Life of George Herbert," (1858.) Died in March, 1863.

**Duyse, van, vån doi'zeh, (PRUDENS,) a Dutch anti-

quary and poet, born at Dendermonde in 1805.

Duzi, doot'see, or Ducci, doot'chee, (VIRGILIO,) an Italian painter, born at Città di Castello, lived about 1600.

Dwapâyana. See Vyâsa.

Dwight, dwīt, (EDMUND,) an American merchant and patron of learning, born at Springfield, Massachusetts, in 1780, graduated at Yale College in 1799. He was a partner of the firm which established large cotton-mills at Chicopee Falls and Holyoke. He is said to have been the first who proposed to establish normal schools

been the first who proposed to establish normal schools in Massachusetts, and he subsequently gave ten thousand dollars towards their support. Died in 1849.

Dwight, (Harrison Gray Otis,) an American missionary, born about 1803. He published "Christianity Revived in the East," (1850.) Died in 1862.

Dwight, (Sereno Edwards,) D.D., an American divine, son of President Dwight, was born at Greenfield Hill, Connecticut, in 1786. He graduated at Yale in 1803. After practising law for nearly ten years, he studied divinity, and was several years pastor of Park Street Church, but afterwards taught school in New Haven and Boston. From 1833 to 1836 he was presi-Street Church, but afterwards taught school in New Haven and Boston. From 1833 to 1836 he was president of Hamilton College, New York. Died in 1850. Dr. Dwight edited the works of his great-grandfather, Jonathan Edwards, (10 vols. 8vo,) to which he added a life of the author. A volume of his discourses, with a memoir of his life, has been published by W. T. Dwight. Dwight, (THEODORE,) an able American journalist, born at Northampton, Massachusetts, in 1765, was a brother of Timothy Dwight, noticed below. He gained distinction as a lawyer and was a prominent leader of

brother of Timothy Dwight, noticed below. He gained distinction as a lawyer, and was a prominent leader of the Federal party. He edited "The Hartford Mirror," an organ of the Federalists, was secretary of the Hartford Convention in 1814, and founded, about 1817, the "New York Daily Advertiser," which he edited with great ability until 1836. Died in 1846.

Dwight, (TIMOTHY,) an eminent American divine and scholar, born at Northampton, Massachusetts, on the 14th of May, 1752, was a son of Timothy Dwight, a merchant. His mother, Mary Edwards, a daughter of the celebrated Jonathan Edwards, was a woman of talents and rare worth. In 1765 he entered Yale College, where he graduated in 1769. He acted as tutor in that college for six years, from 1771 to 1777. In 1774 that college for six years, from 1771 to 1777. In 1774 he finished "The Conquest of Canaan," an epic poem, (printed in 1785.) He married a lady named Woolsey in 1777, was licensed to preach, and became a chaplain in the army the same year. Having left the army in October, 1778, he worked on a farm in Northampton for five years, during which he aided to support his mother, and preached occasionally at several adjacent villages. and preached occasionally at several adjacent villages. In 1783 he was ordained minister of the Congregational church of Greenfield, Connecticut. His salary being insufficient for the support of his family, he opened an academy, (at Greenfield,) which had a high reputation.

He was chosen president of Yale College in 1795, and

He was chosen president of Yale College in 1795, and was annually appointed professor of theology there for ten years. This appointment was made permanent in 1805. He also performed the functions of preacher at the chapel of the college. He published "Greenfield Hill," a poem, (1794,) and a number of occasional sermons at different times. He continued to preside over Yale College until his death, and rendered important services as a teacher of youth, for which he was eminently qualified. His principal works are "Theology Explained and Defended in a Series of One Hundred and Seventy-three Sermons," (5 vols., 1818,) which is highly esteemed, and "Travels in New England and New York," (4 vols., 1821.) "This work," says Southey, "though the humblest in its pretences, is the most important of his writings, and will derive additional value from time. . . The remarks upon natural history are from time. . . . The remarks upon natural history are those of an observant and sagacious man who makes no those of an observant and sagacious man who makes no pretences to science: they are more interesting, therefore, than those of a merely scientific traveller." ("London at Roundhill in 1511. He became eminent in his pro-

Quarterly Review," vol. xxx., October, 1823.) He died at New Haven in January, 1817.

See his Life in Sparks's "American Biography," vol. iv., second series, by William B. Sprague; "Life of Dr. Dwight," by his son, Sereno E. Dwight; Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America," and "Prose Writers of America," "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. i.; Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.; Sprague, "Annals of the American Pulpit."

Dwight, (WILDER,) LIEUTENANT-COLONEL, a brave American officer, born at Springfield, Massachusetts, in 1833, was a brother of General William Dwight. He died of wounds received at the battle of Antietam, September

See "Life and Letters of Wilder Dwight," 1868.

Dwight, (WILLIAM,) an American general, born in Massachusetts. He served in Louisiana in May, 1863, and took part in the battle of Pleasant Hill, under Gen-

eral Banks, April, 1864.

Dyce, (Rev. Alexander,) a British editor and critic,

Line Edichusch about 1708. He became a resident born in Edinburgh about 1798. He became a resident of London in 1827, after which he gave proof of his critical ability in editions of Webster, Middleton, Beaumont and Fletcher, Marlowe, and other old dramatists. In 1858 he published an excellent edition of Shakspeare, in 6 vols., "which is," says the Athenæum, "the most perfect text now to be obtained, with brief annotations sufficient for all practical purposes." He wrote the lives of Shakspeare, Pope, and Akenside in a collection called the "Aldine Poets." Died in May, 1869.

See "London Quarterly Review" for January, 1859 Dyce, (WILLIAM,) R.A., a painter of history, was born at Aberdeen, in Scotland, about 1806. He began to exhibit in the Royal Academy in 1827. His picture of "Joash shooting the Arrow of Deliverance" (1844) procured him a high reputation and admission into the Royal Academy as associate. He was one of the artists employed to decorate the new Houses of Parliament, and painted in the House of Lords a fresco of the "Baptism of Ethelbert," which is much admired. Among his oilpaintings are a "Madonna and Child," (1846,) and "The
Meeting of Jacob and Rachel," (1850.) Died in 1864.

Dyche, (THOMAS,) an English teacher and educational major. Died in IRG.

tional writer. Died in 1750.

Dyck, van, (Anthony.) See Vandyke.

Dyck, van, vån dik, (Floris,) born in Haarlem in
1577, was a skilful painter of history and of fruits. The Museum of the Louvre contains two of his works, representing scenes in the life of Hagar.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

See Descames, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Dyck, van, (PHILIP,) an excellent painter, born in Amsterdam in 1680, is regarded by the Dutch as the last of their great painters. He was a pupil of Arnold Boonen. In 1710 he settled at Middelburg, where he gained a high reputation, and imitated Gerard Dow with success. He afterwards worked at the Hague, and was employed as painter by the States of Holland. He painted portraits, history, and cabinet pictures, imitated nature with fidelity, and finished his work with care. Among his works are "Susanna and the Elders," and a portrait of the Prince of Orange. Died in 1752. and a portrait of the Prince of Orange. Died in 1752.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Dỹ'er, (Sir Edward,) an English poet, born about 40. He was employed in several embassies by Queen Elizabeth, who knighted him. He associated with the famous Dr. Dee, and was reputed a Rosicrucian. His works consist of pastoral odes and madrigals.

See Ellis, "Specimens of the Early English Poets."

Dyer, (GEORGE,) an English scholar, antiquary, and divine, born in London in 1755. Having officiated as a Baptist minister at Oxford, he became a resident of Lon-Baptist minister at Oxford, he became a resident of London in 1792, and applied himself with success to literary pursuits. He wrote a "History of the University of Cambridge," and edited the Greek Testament, and several plays of Euripides. He contributed the original portions (except the preface) of "Valpy's Classics," (141 vols.,) on which he was employed from 1819 to 1830, and published some poems and other works. Charles Lamb, who was his friend, has commemorated his merit as an author and a man, in his Essays. Died in 1841.

fession, and in 1552 was elected Speaker of the House of Commons. From 1560 until his death, in 1582, he was chief justice of the common pleas. His Reports were recommended to students by Lord Coke.

See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Dyer, (JOHN,) a British poet, born in 1700, was the son of a Welsh solicitor. In his youth he was an itinerant painter. In 1727 he produced his "Grongar Hill," which is regarded as his best poem. "The scenes which it displays," says Dr. Johnson, "are so pleasing, the images which they raise are so welcome to the mind, that when it is once read it will be read again." He went to Italy to study painting, and wrote there "The Ruins of Rome," a poem, which was much admired. After his return he took orders, married Miss Ensor, and obtained the livings of Calthorpe, Coningsby, Bedford and Kirkhy, In 1975, he will live his process. ford, and Kirkby. In 1757 he published his longest poem, "The Fleece," which was unfavourably criticised by Johnson. Dr. Drake, on the other hand, thinks "it contains a vast variety of landscapes, drawn and coloured in the most spirited and fascinating style." Dyer was a man of pure morality and aniable temper. Died in 1758 man of pure morality and amiable temper. Died in 1758. See Johnson's "Lives of the English Poets."

Dyer, (MARY,) a member of the Society of Friends, or Quakers, who suffered death for her religion. She

was hanged on Boston Common in 1660.

See HILDRETH's "History of the United States," vol. i. chap. xii. Dyer, (Samuel,) an English scholar, born about 1725, was noted for his wit and convivial habits. He was a member of the literary club composed of Dr. Johnson and his friends. About 1758 he revised the English edition of Plutarch's "Lives," for which he made new translations of the lives of Pericles and Demetrius. Died

in 1772.

Dyer, (WILLIAM,) an English clergyman, who, in 1662, was ejected from Cholesbury, in Buckingham-

shire, for nonconformity. His Sermons, printed in 1663-66, are said to resemble the style of Bunyan. He afterwards joined the Society of Friends. Died in 1696, aged

Dyke, (Daniel,) an eminent English Puritan divine, who wrote a treatise "On Repentance," (1631,) and Sermons, which were highly praised by Bishop Wilkins.

Died about 1614.

Dy'mond, (Jonathan,) an eminent English moralist and writer, born at Exeter in 1796, was a member of the Society of Friends. He became a linen-draper in his society of Friends. He became a linen-draper in his native city. He advocated the principles of peace in an able work entitled an "Inquiry into the Accordancy of War with the Principles of Christianity," (1823.) He also wrote "Essays on the Principles of Morality, and on the Private and Political Rights and Obligations of Mankind," (1829,) which has passed through numerous editions. Commenting on this work, Professor George Rush remarks: "Whether we regard the soundness and Bush remarks, "Whether we regard the soundness and Bush remarks, "Whether we regard the soundness and lucidness of his reasonings, the temper, candour, and wisdom of his conclusions, the elegance of his style, the felicity of his illustrations, or the singularly excellent spirit which pervades the whole, the Essays of Dymond are entitled to rank high in the highest class of ethical productions." (See Preface to the American edition of Dymond's "Essays," New York, 1834.) Died in 1828.

See a Review of Dymond's Essays, by Robert Southey, in the "London Quarterly Review" for January, 1831, vol. xliv.; "Christian Examiner," vol. xviii.; Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Dzahabi, dzâh'ha-bee, or Dzehebi, (Ahmed, âh'-med,) a famous Arabian historian and jurist, born at Damascus in 1275; died in 1347.

Dzatee or Dzati, dzâ'tee, surnamed ROUMI, (roo'-mee,) a Turkish poet, born at Carasi; died in 1546.

Dzondi, dzon'dee, (CARL HEINRICH,) a German medical writer, born in Savanu in 1700, died in 1848.

ical writer, born in Saxony in 1770; died in 1835.

 \mathbf{E} .

Eachard. See ECHARD.

Eachard, étch'ard, (John,) D.D., an English clergyman, born in Suffolk in 1636. He became a Fellow of Catherine Hall, Cambridge, in 1658, and Master of the same in 1675. He displayed a talent for ridicule in his works, among which were "The Ground and Occasions of the Contempt of the Clergy and Religion inquired into," (1670,) and a "Dialogue on Hobbes's State of Nature," (1672.) "I have known men happy enough at ridicule," says Dean Swift, "who upon grave subjects were perfectly stupid; of which Dr. Eachard was a great were perfectly stupid; of which Dr. Eachard was a great instance." Died in 1697.

See Thomas Davies, "Life of J. Eachard;" "Biographia Britannica."

Eadgar. See EDGAR.

Eadie, ee'de, (John,) a Scottish Presbyterian divine Eache, ee'de, (John,) a Scottish Presbyterian divine and biblical critic, born at Alva, in the county of Stirling, about 1814. He has published several popular works, among which are the "Biblical Cyclopædia," (6th edition, 1857,) a "Life of Dr. Kitto," and a "Condensed Concordance to the Scriptures," (20th edition, 1860.) He succeeded Dr. Mitchell as professor of biblical literature to the United Presbyterian Church in 1843. He is, or was recently, pastor of a congregation in Glasgow.

Eadmer, & d'mer, or Edmer, an English historian and mouk, was the friend and companion of Bishop Anselm.

monk, was the friend and companion of Bishop Anselm. He wrote the "Historia Novorum," or "History of his own Times" from 1066 to 1122, which contains valuable information, and the "Life of Anselm." He was elected Bishop of St. Andrew's in 1120. Died about 1124.

Eadmund. See EDMUND.

See EDRED. Eadred.

Eadward. See EDWARD.
Eadwig. See EDWIG.
Eagles, ee'glz, (Rev. JOHN,) an English writer and artist, born at Bristol about 1784. He contributed to "Blackwood's Magazine" and other periodicals. A volume of his contributions to Blackwood was published, under the title of "The Sketcher," in 1856. Died in 1855. See "Blackwood's Magazine" for December, 1855.

Eames, eemz, ? (John,) an English savant, wrote papers on "Natural Philosophy," etc. for the "Philosophical Transactions" from 1726 to 1742, and was as-

sociated with J. Martyn in publishing an Abridgment of the said Transactions, (1719–33.) Died in 1744.

Eandi, A-ân'dee, (GIUSEPPE ANTONIO FRANCESCO GIROLAMO,) born at Saluces, Piedmont, in 1735, became professor of natural philosophy in the University of Turin in 1788. He wrote "Elements of Geometry and Physics," (1793,) and other works. Died in 1799.

Éaque, the French of ÆACUS, which see.
Eardley, erd'le, (Sir CULLING,) an English publicist, born at Hatfield in 1805. He was noted for his zealous assertion of Protestantism. Died in 1863.

(Geo. Win

Earle, erl, (JAMES,) an American portrait-painter, born in Massachusetts, studied in London. Died in Charles-ton, South Carolina, in 1796. He held a high rank among American artists of his time.

Earle, erl, (John,) an English bishop, born at York in 1601, graduated at Oxford in 1624, and became chaplain and tutor to Prince Charles, (afterwards Charles II.,) whom he followed into exile. In 1662 he was appointed whom he followed into exile. In 1602 he was appointed Bishop of Worcester, and in 1663 transferred to the see of Salisbury. He wrote a popular work entitled "Microcosmography," a delineation of character and manners, and translated into Latin the "Eikon Basilike." His character was excellent. Burnet says, "Earle was the man of all the clergy for whom the king had the greatest esteem." Died in 1665.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Earle, (PLINY,) an American inventor, born at Leicester, Massachusetts, in 1762. He invented a machine for making cards which are used in carding wool and cotton. Died in 1832.

Earle, (THOMAS,) an American writer and philanthropist, son of the preceding was born at Leicester,

Massachusetts, in 1791. He practised law in Philadelphia for many years. He was one of the most influential members of the State Constitutional Convention of 1837,

and in 1840 was the candidate of the Liberty party for the Vice-Presidency. Died in 1849. Among his works are treatises on penal law and on States' rights.

His brother PLINY, a physician, born in 1809, published in 1841 a work on the asylums for the insane in Europe.

Earlom, er'lom, (RICHARD,) one of the most eminent English engravers of his time, was born in London about 1742, or, as some say, in 1728. He has probably never been surpassed as a mezzotinto engraver. Among his master-pieces is "The Royal Academy." He engraved the works of many Italian and Flemish painters; he also left fruit- and flower-pieces, after Huysum, and a collection of prints after Claude Lorrain, entitled "Liber Veritatis,"

(3 vols., 1777-1804.) Died in 1822.

Early, (John,) an eminent American divine, Bishop of the Methodist Episcopal Church, was born in Virginia in 1785. At an early age he becamean itenerant

preacher, and was chosen bishop in 1854. Died in 1873.

Early, (JUBAL A.,) an American general, born in Virginia about 1818, graduated at West Point in 1837. He commanded a division of General Lee's army at Gettysburg, July 2-3, 1863. In July, 1864, he invaded Maryland, and sent a body of cavalry on a raid to Chambersburg, which they burned. Having moved his army back to the Shenandoah Valley, he was defeated by Sheridan on the Opequan Creek and at Fisher's Hill on the 19th and 20th of September. On the 19th of October, 1864, he surprised the Union army at Cedar Creek, in the absence of General Sheridan; but the latter, having arrived in the afternoon, gained a decisive victory, General

Early losing the greater part of his artillery and trains.

East, (Sir Edward Hyde,) an English jurist, born about 1764, published "King's Bench Reports, 1800–1812," which are highly commended, and another excellent legal production, entitled "Pleas of the Crown," (1803.) Died in 1847.

East'burn, (James Wallis,) a poet and Episcopal clergyman born in England in 1707. He became in 1818.

clergyman, born in England in 1797. He became in 1818 rector of a church in Accomac county, Virginia. In conjunction with Robert C. Sands, he wrote "Yamoyden," a romantic poem founded on the history of the Indian king Philip. Died in 1819.

See "North American Review" for April, 1821.

Eastburn, (Manton,) D.D., a bishop, brother of the preceding, was born in England in 1801. Having been brought by his parents to New York, he graduated at Columbia College in 1817. He received holy orders in 1822, and was for many years pastor of the Church of the Ascension in New York. He was appointed Bishop of Massachusetts in 1843. Died in 1872.

East'lake, (Sir Charles Lock,) an eminent English historical painter, born at Plymouth in 1793. He became a pupil of Fuseli in the Royal Academy, and visited

came a pupil of Fuseli in the Royal Academy, and visited Italy and Greece about 1818, after which he passed some years in Rome. In 1828 he produced a remarkable picture of "Pilgrims to Rome first coming in Sight of the Holy City." He was elected a Royal Academician in 1830, and president of the Royal Academy in 1850. His picture of "Christ Weeping over Jerusalem" was greatly admired for a union of refinement with earnest religious feeling. He has enriched the literature of art with valuable works, among which are a version of Goethe's "Theory of Colours," (1840,) and "Materials for a History of Oil-Painting," (1847.) Died about the end of 1865.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" "London Quarterly Review" for March, 1848; "Gentleman's Magazine" for February, 1866.

Eastlake, (ELIZABETH RIGBY,) LADY, wife of the preceding, to whom she was married in 1849. Among her works are "Letters from the Shores of the Baltic," (1841,) and "Livonian Tales."

East'man, (CHARLES G.,) an American poet and journalist, born in Oxford county, Maine, in 1816. He became about 1846 editor of the "Vermont Patriot," published at Montpelier, and produced a volume of

poems in 1848.

Eastman, (MARY HENDERSON,) an American writer, born at Warrenton, Virginia, about 1818. She pub-lished, besides other works, "Romance of Indian Life," (1852.) and "Aunt Phillis's Cabin," designed as a reply to "Uncle Tom's Cabin."

East/wick, (EDWARD B.,) an English Orientalist, born in Berkshire in 1814. He was employed in India as interpreter in the service of the East India Company. About 1845 he became professor of Oriental languages other works, "Dry Leaves from Young Egypt," (1849,) a version of "Gulistan," from the Persian, (1852.) "Lights of Canopus," (1854,) and a version of "The Four Dervishes," a Persian tale. He died in 1883.

Eaton, ee'ton, (AMOS,) a distinguished American naturalist, born in 1777, graduated at Williams College, studied law in early life, and was admitted to the bar. On the organization of the Rensselaer Institute, about On the organization of the Rensselaer Institute, about 1828, at Troy, New York, he was appointed principal and senior professor, which position he held till his death in 1842. He published a text-book on botany, which passed through numerous editions, an "Index to the Geology of the Northern States," and other scientific works. By his writings and zeal in the cause of natural science he did made to prove the head of the property of the science head of the provents the state of the science head of the provents the prove did much to promote the study of natural history in the United States in the early part of the present century.

Eaton, ee'ton, (John,) an English clergyman, born in 1575, preached at Wickham Market, and wrote Anti-

nomian treatises on Faith and Justification. Died in 1641.

Eaton, (HORACE,) born in Windsor county, Vermont, in 1804, was elected Governor of Vermont in 1846, and was for several years State superintendent of common schools. Died in 1855.

Eaton, (WILLIAM,) an American soldier, born in

Woodstock, Connecticut, in 1764. He was sent as consul to Tunis in 1798, and was involved in a series of negotiations and disputes, which he conducted with great ability and courage. After hostilities had begun between the United States and Tripoli in 1801, he made an at-tempt to revolutionize Tripoli by means of an army which he commanded; but a treaty of peace in 1805 rendered his attempt abortive. Died in 1811.

See a "Life of W. Eaton" in Sparks's "American Biography," vol. ix., 1st series, by C. C. Felton.

Ebben, éb'ben, or Ebbon, éb'bon, a German monk of the twelfth century, wrote a "Life of Otho, Bishop of Bamberg.

Ebbesen, eb'beh-sen, (NIELS, or NICHOLAS,) a Danish patriot, who took arms against Count Gerard, a petry tyrant, whom he killed. He afterwards defeated the army of Gerard, but lost his life in the action, in 1340.

Eb'bon, [Fr. pron. ½'bôn',] a French ecclesiastic, born about 775 A.D. He became Bishop of Rheims in 816, and aided Lothaire in rebellion against Louis le Débonnaire. Died in 857.

Died in 851.

E'bed Je'su, a Syrian writer, who became Nestorian Bishop of Nisibis about 1290. Died in 1318. Among his numerous works is "The Book of the Pearl," a treatise on the truth of the Christian religion.

Ebel, ā'bel, (Johann Gottffiel), a German geologist, born at Züllichau in 1764. He wrote a popular "Guide to Travellers in Switzerland," (1793,) an able treatise on the geology of the Alps, ("Ueber den Bau der Erde in den Alpen-Gebirgen," 1808,) and other works. Died in 1830.

Ebel, (JOHANN PHILIPP,) a German writer, born in 1592; died in 1627.
Ebeling, ā'beh-ling', (CHRISTOPH DANIEL,) a German historian and scholar, born in Hildesheim, Hanover, in 1741, was for many years professor of history and of Greek at Hamburg. His principal work is a valuable "History and Geography of North America," (7 vols.,

1796-1816.) Died in 1817.

Ebelmen, à'bêl'môn', (JACQUES JOSEPH,) an eminent French chemist, born at Beaume-les-Dames in 1814. He became professor of docimacy in the Ecole des Mines became professor of documacy in the Ecole des Mines in 1845. In 1847 he was appointed an engineer of the first class, and director of the porcelain manufactory at Sèvres, the products of which he raised to a higher state of perfection. He wrote for the "Annales des Mines" and "Annales de Physique et de Chimie" many treatises, among which was one "On the Decomposition of Rocks," (1848). He died in 1872 a few days after he had been (1848.) He died in 1852, a few days after he had been appointed engineer-in-chief of mines.

See M. CHEVREUL, "Notice sur Ebelmen," 1855; "Nouvelle-Biographie Générale."

Eber, ā'ber, [Lat. EBE'RUS,] (PAUL,) a German Protestant theologian, born at Ritzingen in 1511, was a friend of Melanchthon, with whom he attended the Conference of Worms in 1541. He became professor of Hebrew at Withins III 1541. The became professor of Tebrew at Wittenberg in 1556, and wrote, among other works, (in Latin,) an "Exposition of the Gospels," and a "History of the Jews," (1561.) Died in 1569.

See M. Adam, "Vitæ Eruditorum." Balthasar Menz, "Oratio de Vita et Rebus gestis P. Eberi," 1581. G. H. Sixt, "P. Eber, der Schüler, Freund und Amtsgenosse der Reformatoren," 1843.

Eb'er-ard, a son-in-law of the emperor Lothaire, obtained about 845 A.D. the duchy of Friuli, then one of the most important fiefs of Italy. He was the father of

Berenger, King of Italy. Eberhard, a'ber-hart' or êb'er-hart', (August Gott-LOB,) a German savant and writer, born at Belzig, Prus-"Ferdinand Werner," (1802,) and "Hannchen and the Chickens," which had a great success. His poem "The First Man and the Earth" ("Der erste Mensch und die Erde," 1828) is praised for its noble style. Died in 1845.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Eberhard, (CHRISTOPH,) a German natural philoso-

pher, born in 1655; died in 1730. Eberhard, (Johann August,) a German philosopher and elegant writer, born at Halberstadt in 1739. He published in 1772 an "Apology for Socrates," which exercised great influence in the propagation of that theological system popularly known as neology or rationalism. This work was severely criticised by Lessing and others, and hindered Eberhard's advancement in the Church. He was appointed professor of history at Halle in 1778. In philosophy he was a staunch partisan of Leibnitz, and an adversary of Kantism. He wrote, among other works, a "History of Philosophy," (1788,) and a "Dictionary of German Synonyms," (6 vols., 1793–1802,) which was universally admired. Died in 1809.

See F. Nicolai, "Gedächtnissschrift auf J. A. Eberhard," Berlin, 1810; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eberhard, (Johann Heinrich,) a German jurist, born at Hochstädt in 1743; died in 1772. Eberhard, (Johann Peter,) a German medical writer,

Eberhard, (JOHANN PEIER,) a German medical writer, born at Altona in 1727; died in 1779.

Eberhard, (KONRAD,) a distinguished German sculptor, born at Hindelang in 1768. He became professor of sculpture in the Academy of Munich in 1816. Among his works are "Leda and the Swan," and a statue of Saint Michael.

See NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Eb'er-hard or Evrard de Bethune, a Flemish grammarian of the twelfth century, wrote a Latin Gram-

Eberle, ä'ber-leh, (ADAM,) a German painter, born at Aix-la-Chapelle in 1805; died at Rome in 1832.

Eberlin, (DANIEL,) a German musician, born at Nuremberg about 1630. He became successively soldier, chapel-master, and banker. Died at Cassel in 1685.

Ebers, (EMIL) a German painter, distinguished for humour and comic talent, born at Breslau in 1807.

Ebers, (GEORG,) a German novelist and orientalist, born in 1837. In 1870 he became professor of Egyptology at Leipzig. In the course of his researches in Egypt he at Leipzig. In the course of his researches in Egypt he discovered Papyrus E, besides several important inscriptions. Since 1876 he has been partially paralysed, and from that event date his novels, by which he is well known to the British public, most of them having been translated into English by Clara Bell. Among them may be mentioned "Uarda, a Romance of Ancient Egypt," "Homo tioned "Uarda, a Romance of Ancient Egypt," "Homo Sum," "The Sisters," and "The Emperor."

Ebersberger, ā'bers-bêRg'er, or Ebersperger, ā'bers-pêRg'er, (Johann Georg,) a German engraver of more born at Lightenau in 160°; died in 176°

of maps, born at Lichtenau in 1695; died in 1760.

Eberstein, von, fon ä'ber-stin', (WILHELM LUD-WIG,) BARON, a German metaphysical philosopher, born

in 1762; died in 1805.

Ebert, a'bêrt, (FRIEDRICH ADOLPH,) a distinguished German bibliographer, born at Taucha, near Leipsic, in 1791. He was appointed director of the Royal Library of Dresden in 1828. Among his principal works are a "Life of Napoleon," (1817,) and a "Universal Bibliographic Dictionary," (2 vols., 1820–30.) Died in 1834.

Ebert, (JOHANN ARNOLD,) a German poet, born at Hamburg in 1723. He was for a long time professor in the Carolinum of Brunswick. His German version of Young's "Night Thoughts" (1790–95) is praised by Guizot. He translated other English works, and wrote lyric verses of some merit. Died in 1795.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ebert, (JOHANN JAKOB,) a German philosopher, born at Breslau in 1737, became professor of mathematics at Wittenberg. He published "Principles of Practical at Wittenberg. He published "Principles of Practical Philosophy," (1784,) and other works for the instruction of youth. Died in 1805.

Ebert, (Theodor,) a German Hebraist, who was

professor of Hebrew at Frankfort-on-the-Oder. He published several works. Died in 1630.

Eberus, (Paul.) See Eber.

Eberwein. See EBROIN.

E'bi-on, the supposed founder of the E'BIONITES, a sect of heretics who existed in the East in the first century. They rejected the New Testament and observed the Mosaic law, but professed to be Christians. Origen and some others, however, derive the name of Ebionites from a Hebrew word signifying "poor."
See MATTER, "Histoire du Gnosticisme."

Eblé, êb'là', (Jean Baptiste,) an eminent French general, born in Lorraine in 1758. As general of brigade, he directed the sieges of Ypres, Nieuwpoort, Boisle-Duc, etc. He was made a general of division in 1793. In 1795 he made the campaign of the Palatinate, under Moreau, and in 1800 commanded the artillery at the victory of Hohenlinden. In the Russian campaign of 1812 he was chief commandant of the pontoon-train, and rendered great services at the passage of the Bere-zina, where it is said Bonaparte was saved by his energy and skill. He died from the effects of cold and exposure on this occasion, just as he was appointed inspectorgeneral and commander-in-chief of the artillery of the

See De Courcelles, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français." Ebn. See IBN.

Ebn-Koteybah. See IBN-KOTEYBAH.

Ebner, éb'ner, (Erasmus,) a German poet, born at Nuremberg in 1511, was a pupil of Melanchthon. He wrote Latin epigrams which were printed with those of Melanchthon, and discovered that cadmium and copper

fused together produce brass. Died in 1577. **Ebol**i, êb'o-lee or ā'bo-lee, (Aña **de Mendoza**—dà mên-do'thâ,) Princess of, a Spanish lady, born about 1535 or 1540, became the wife of Ruy Gomez de Sylva, Prince of Eboli. She was, it is said, the mistress of Philip II., and was suspected of being an accomplice of Antonio Perez in the assassination of Escovedo. She was arrested in 1579 and imprisoned, but was soon released. See Mignet, "Antonio Perez et Philippe II."

See MIGNET, "Antonio Perez et Philippe II."

Fibrard, a'brârt, (Johann Heinrich August,) a prominent German Protestant theologian, born at Erlangen in 1818. He became professor of theology at Erlangen in 1847. He edited a review called "The Future of the Church," (1845-47,) and wrote, besides other works, "Christian Dogmatics," (2 vols., 1852,) and "The Divine and Human (Gottmenschlichkeit) in Christianity," (1844.) Many of his sermons have been published. He is, or was recently, preacher and councillor of the Consistory at Spire. of the Consistory at Spire.

Eb're-mar, written also Evermer, third Patriarch of Jerusalem, was born near Thérouanne. He was raised

of Jerusalein, was both hear I herouanne. He was farsed to the dignity of patriarch in 1103. Died after 1122.

E'broin, [Lat. Ebroi'nus,] written also Eberwein, a powerful and ambitious Frank, was mayor of the palace under Clotaire III. (King of Neustria) and under Theodoric III. IIe was killed in 681 A.D.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."
Ebu. See Aboo.

Ebu-Beker. See ABOO-BEKR.

Eb'ur-y, (ROBERT GROSVENOR,) LORD, an English peer, a son of the second Earl Grosvenor, was born in He was a member of the House of Commons from 1822 to 1857, and was then raised to the peerage. Ile supported several bills for the promotion of civil and religious liberty.

Ebu-Thalib. See Aboo-Tâlib.

Ecatarina. See Catherine, Empress of Russia. Ecbert. See Egbert. Eccard. See Eckhart.

Eccelino da Romano. See Romano.

Ecchelensis. See Echellensis.

Ecchelensis. See ECHELLENSIS.

Eccius. See ECK.

Eccles, ĉk'klz, (AMBROSE,) an Irish critic, published editions of "Cymbeline," "King Lear," and the "Merchant of Venice," with copious notes and critical essays on these dramas by himself and others. Died in 1809.

Eccles, ĉk'klz, (John,) an excellent English musical composer, set some of Congreve's songs to music, with a success that gained great applause. Died in 1735.

Eccles, (Solomon,) an English musician, father of the preceding, lived about 1680.

the preceding, lived about 1680.

Eogberht or Eogbert. See Egbert.
Echard, 4'shar', (Jacques,) a French Dominican friar, born at Rouen in 1644, wrote a work on the authors who had been members of his order, entitled "Scriptores Ordinis Prædicatorum recensiti," (1721,) which is highly

ommended. Died in 1724.

Bohard, etch'ard, (Rev. LAWRENCE,) an English historian, born in Suffolk about 1670, obtained Alford and other livings in Suffolk. He is the author of a "General Ecclesiastical History," (1702.) and of a "History of England to 1688," (3 vols., 1707–18,) which was once quite popular, but has ceased to be read since the publication of Engine. Died in 1720.

Ech-el-len'sis, (ABRAHAM,) a learned Maronite, born at Eckel, Syria. After professing Syriac and Arabic at Rome, he came to Paris about 1630 to assist in the edition of Le Jay's Polyglot Bible, and received the title of interpreter to the king. He returned to Rome in 1653. He wrote an "Oriental Chronicle," and translated several works from the Arabic. Died in 1664.

Echeveri, de, då êtch-ê-vêr-ree', sometimes written

Etcheverri, (de, da étch-é-vér-ree', sometimes written Etcheverri, (JuAn,) the most famous of the Basque poets, born at Tafalla, in Navarre, about 1550, wrote the "Mysteries of the Faith," and other religious poems. E-chid'na, [Gr. Ἑχιδνα,] in the Greck mythology, a daughter of Tartarus, represented as a monster, half woman and half serpent, was the mother of the Chimæra, Corborne the Spilipr, and other respective the Chimæra, woman and hair serpent, was the mother of the Chimæra, Cerberus, the Sphinx, and other monsters.

Echinus, (Sebastian.) See Erizzo.

E-chi'on, ['Εχίων,] a Greek painter and statuary, who lived about 350 B.C., is ranked by Pliny among the great painters, and is praised by Cicero.

E'cho, [Gr. 'Hχώ,] a nymph of classic mythology, and

an attendant of Juno, was called a daughter of the Air. The poets feigned that Juno, offended by her unruly tongue, changed her into an echo, and ordained that she should not be able to speak until another had spoken, nor be silent after another had spoken to her. She was disappointed in her love of Narcissus, and pined away until nothing remained of her but her voice.

Eck, êk, Eckius, êk'ke-us, or Eccius, Echius, ā'keus, (Johann,) a German theologian, famous as an able antagonist of Luther, was born at Eck, in Suabia, in 1486. He became a professor in the University of Ingolstadt. In 1519 he disputed against Luther at Leipsic, and in 1530 was chosen, with others, to controvert the Lutheran Confession of Faith at the Diet of Augsburg. He wrote a "Manual of Controversy," and other works. Died in

1543.

See Arnold, "Kirchen- und Ketzer-Historie."

Eck or Eckius, (LEONARD,) a German jurist, born

Eck of Eckius, (LEONARD,) a German jurist, born in 1480, acquired a great reputation as a lawyer, and was employed by Charles V. Died at Munich in 1550.

Eck, van, vån êk, (CORNELIS,) a Dutch jurist, born at Arnheim. He became professor of civil and modern law at Utrecht in 1692. He wrote "Principles of Civil Law," ("Principia Juris Civilis," 1689,) and other works. Died in 1732.

Eckard. See Eckhard and Eckhart.

Eckard, êk/kârt, (GEORG LUDWIG,) a German portrait-painter of high reputation, born at Hamburg in

trait-painter of high reputation, born at Hamburg in 1769; died in 1794.

councillor at Munich. He wrote, besides other works, "God is the Purest Love," ("Gott ist die reinste Liebe,"

1784.) which had great success. Died in 1803.

Eckerbrecht, êk'ker-brêrk', (Phillipp.) a German astronomer, born at Nuremberg in 1594, was a pupil or

astronomer, born at Nuremberg in 1594, was a pupil of friend of Kepler. Died in 1667. **Eckermann**, &k'ker-mān', (Johann Peter,) a German littérateur, born at Winsen, Hanover, in 1792. He published in 1821 a volume of poems, which procured for him the friendship of Goethe, and he co-operated with that author in the complete edition of his works the works are the published the posthumous. at Weimar. In 1832-33 he published the posthumous works of Goethe, in accordance with his last will. "Conversations with Goethe" ("Gespräche mit Göthe," 3 vols., 1836–48) has been translated into various languages. Died in 1854.

guages. Dreckin 254.
See "Foreign Quarterly Review" for October, 1836; BROCKHAUS, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Eckersberg, êk'kers-bêrg', (Christoph Wilhelm,) an eminent Danish painter, born in Holstein about 1782, studied in Paris and Italy. He painted history, portraits, and marine pieces with great success. Among his works is "The Death of Balder." Died in 1853.

Eck'ford, (HENRY,) a distinguished naval architect, born in Scotland in 1775. He served an apprenticeship to a shipbuilder in Quebec, and in 1796 established him-self in business in New York. He was soon distinguished for the superiority of his vessels in strength and speed, and in the second war with Great Britain was employed by the government to furnish fleets for the lakes. afterwards built many vessels of war for foreign nations, established a professorship of naval architecture at Columbia College, and in 1831 accepted the appointment of naval constructor for the Ottoman Empire. Died at Constantinople, November 12, 1832.

See Henry Howe, "Lives of Eminent American Mechanics,"

etc., 1847

Eckhard, êk'hârt, (Johann Friedrich,) a German philologist, born at Quedlinburg in 1723, wrote many

philologist, born at Quedlinburg in 1723, wrote many literary treatises. Died in 1794.

Eckhard, (Johann Georg.) See Eckhart.

Eckhard, (Tobias,) a German Hellenist, born at Delitzsch in 1558; died in 1652.

Eckhard, (Tobias,) a distinguished German philologist, born at Jüterbock, Saxony, in 1662. He was rector of the Academy of Quedlinburg. He published (in Latin) a treatise on logic, "Ars Rationis," (1714,) "Technica Sacra," (1716,) a treatise on philosophy, (1717,) "Testimonies to Christ by those who were not Christians," (1725,) and other works. Died in 1737. (1725,) and other works. Died in 1737.
See C. H. Eckhard, "Vita T. Eckhard," 1739.

Eckhart or Eckhard, von, fon ék'håRt, written also Eccard and Eckard, (JOHANN GEORG.) a German historian, born at Duingen in 1674. Through the influence of Leibnitz he obtained a chair of history at Helmstedt in 1706. He succeeded Leibnitz as librarian at Hanover. To escape his creditors he retired to Cologne, where he joined the Roman Catholic Church. He afterwards became librarian and counsellor to the Bishop of Würtzburg. He was author of several Latin histories, which burg. He was author of several Latin histories, which are valued for research and criticism, viz., a "History of the Princes of Upper Saxony," (1722.) "History of the Middle Ages," ("Corpus historicum medii Ævi," 1723.) and a work "On the Origin of the Germans," ("De Origine Germanorum," 1750.) Died in 1730.

Eickhel, &k'hel, (Joseph Hilary,) a pre-eminent Austrian numismatist, born at Enzersfeld in 1737, entered the order of Jesuits. Having made extensive researches in Italy and attained great proficiency in the

tered the order of Jesuits. Having made extensive researches in Italy and attained great proficiency in the knowledge of medals, he was appointed, in 1774, director of the imperial cabinet of medals at Vienna, and professor of antiquities. In 1775 he published an excellent work on medals, entitled "Numi Veteres." His capital work is "Doctrina Numorum Veterum," (8 vols., 1792–8), a systematic treating on the science of pupiling treating the stream of the published and the science of pupiling treating the stream of the science of pupiling treating the science of 98,) a systematic treatise on the science of numismatics, which the perfection of the plan, the extent of the researches, and the soundness of the criticism render per-1709; died in 1794.

Eckart, (DIETRICH GOTTHARD,) a German jurist, born at Eilenburg in 1696; died in 1760.

Eckartshausen, von, fon êk'kârts-hŏw'zen, (KARL,) a German writer, born in Bavaria in 1752, became aulic

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Aubin Louis Millin, "Notice historique sur J. H. Eckhel," Paris, 1798; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eckhof, êk'hof, (CONRAD,) one of the most celebrated German actors, was born at Hamburg in 1720. He excelled in tragedy, and was called "the Garrick of Germany." He produced "The Desert Isle," and other comedies. Died in 1778.

Eckhout. See Eeckhout. Eckmühl, Prince of. See Davoust. Eckstein, von, fon êk'stīn, (Ferdinand,) Baron, a publicist, born at Copenhagen in 1790, was converted to Roman Catholicism. He removed to France, and edited the "Catholique," (1826-29,) in which he advocated the doctrines of De Maistre.

Écluse. See Lécluse.

Ecluse des Loges, de l', deh là klüz dà lozh, (PIERRE MATHURIN,) born at Falaise, France, in 1715, was a doctor of the Sorbonne. His reputation rests chiefly on his edition of Sully's "Memoirs." Died about 1783.

Écolampade. See ŒCOLAMPADIUS.

Ec-phan'ti-dēš, [Εκφαντίδης,]an Athenian comic poet, who like dood the sull about 1783.

who lived about 450 B.C. His works are not extant.

Ecquevilly, d', dek'vel'ye', (Armand François,)
Count and Marquis, a French general, was born of a noble family of Champagne in 1747. He emigrated in 1791, and served under the Prince of Condé, as quartermaster-general of cavalry, in 1794. Returning to France with the king, he was made lieutenant-general in 1814,

founded a monastery which was much frequented. Oth-

mân, the founder of the Turkish Empire, married the daughter of Edebali. Died in 1326.

Edelinck, ā'deh-link, (CASPAR,) a Flemish engraver, was a brother and pupil of Gerard, noticed below.

His brother JOHN, born about 1630, was also an en-

graver, and worked some time with Gerard.

Edelinck, ed'el-ink or a'deh-link', (GERARD.) a celebrated Flemish engraver, born in Antwerp in 1649, removed to Paris at an early age, and received the title of engraver to the cabinet of Louis XIV. Among his master-pieces are "The Holy Family," after Raphael, the "Crucifixion," after Lebrun, the "Virgin," after Guido, "The Combat of Cavalry," after Leonardo da Vinci, and portraits of many eminent men. His works are highly finished, and are characterized by freedom of touch, fidelity of design, and perfect harmony of execution. Died in 1707. He is reckoned among the engravers of the first class. "No one but Audran," says Ponce, "can be placed on a par with him."

His son NICOLAS engraved at Venice a "Madonna and Child," after Correggio, and other subjects. Died in 1730.

See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Edelmann, ā'del-man' or à'del'mon', (Jean Fréde-RIC,) a musical composer, born at Strasburg in 1749, was a violent revolutionist. He was guillotined in 1794, after

a violent revolutionist. He was guillothied in 1794, after he had procured the death of several persons.

Edelmann, ā'del-mān', (Johann Christian,) a German deist, born in Saxony in 1698. He wrote "The Divinity of Reason," (1742.) Guizot calls him a fameux esprit-fort. Died in 1767.

See Wilhelm Elster, "Erinnerung an J. C. Edelmann," 1839; Edelmann's Autobiography, ("Selbstbiographie,") published by Carl R. W. Klose, Berlin, 1849.

Edema ā'del-mā (Greard), a Dutch landscape-

Edema, ā'deh-må, (GERARD,) a Dutch landscapepainter, born in Friesland about 1655, is said to have travelled in America for artistic purposes, and finally settled in England. Died about 1700.

See Bryan, "Dictionary of Painters."

E'den, (Sir Frederick Morton,) an English diplo-LUCIN, (SIT FREDERICK MORFON,) an English diplomatist and writer on political economy, published in 1797 "The State of England," which, says McCulloch, "is the grand storehouse of information respecting the labouring classes of England." He also wrote "Friendly Societies," "Maritime Rights of Great Britain," and other works. From 1792 to 1796 he was ambassador to Berlin, Vienna, and Madrid. Died in 1809.

Eden. (Grorge) See Auckland Lord

Eden, (GEORGE.) See AUCKLAND, LORD, Eden, (Sir MORTON,) an English diplomatist, who was ambassador to several continental courts in the eighteenth century. He was raised to the peerage as Lord Henley, and died in 1802.

Eden, (RICHARD,) an Englishman, who was the first to publish collectively the results of maritime enterprise which followed the discovery of America. He translated, from the Latin, "Decade of Voyages," by Vertomanus, (1576,) and other works on navigation and geography. His "History of Travel in the West and East Indies" is partly original and partly translated. He is by some considered as superior to Hakluyt.

Eden, (WILLIAM.) See AUCKLAND, LORD.

E-de'ni-us, (JORDAN.) a Swedish savant, born in 1624, was chosen professor of theology at Upsal in 1659. He wrote an "Epitome of Ecclesiastical History," and other works. Died in 1666.

Eder, ā'der, (Georg,) a German Catholic theologian, born at Freysingen in 1524. He was rector of the University of Vienna, and a councillor of the emperor Ferdinand. He wrote "Economy of the Scriptures," ("Economia Bibliorum," 1568,) often reprinted, and other works, mostly polemical. Died in 1586.

Ed'gar or Eadgar, a Saxon king of England, surported the strength of England, surported the strength of England, surported the strength of England.

named THE PEACEABLE, was the son of Edmund I. and Elgiva, and was born in 943 A.D. He ascended the throne at the death of his brother Edwy, in 959. Dunstan, Bishop of London, and afterwards primate, early acquired an ascendency over Edgar, and retained during the whole reign the chief control of affairs, which he directed to the aggrandizement of the church and clergy. Consequently, Edgar is pompously eulogized by the monkish chroniclers, though his morals were depraved. He married first Elfleda and then Elfrida, and founded many monasteries. It is usually said that he extirpated the wolves from England. He died in 975, and was succeeded by his son, Edward the Martyr.

See Hume's "History of England," chap. ii.

Edgar or Eadgar Atheling, a Saxon prince, was a grandson of King Edmund Ironside. His father Edward was exiled by Canute in 1017, and went to Hungary, where Edgar was born. At the death of Edward the Confessor, in 1066, Edgar was the nearest heir to the throne, and was proclaimed at London just after the battle of Hastings; but he submitted to William the Conqueror, who spared him in consideration of his feeble character. He was induced to engage in several unsuccessful revolts against the Norman king, and took refuge in Scotland at the court of Malcolm, who had married his sister. About 1091 he was received in peace at the court of William Rufus. Died about 1120.

Ed'gar, King of Scotland, was the nephew of the preceding, and the son of Malcolm III., who died in 1093. Donald Bane then usurped the throne, until Edgar Athe-Edgar became king. His sister Matilda became the wife of Henry I. of England. Edgar, after a peaceful reign, died in 1107, and was succeeded by his brother,

Alexander I.

Edgeworth, (ABBÉ.) See FIRMONT.
Edgeworth, êj'worth, (MARIA,) a popular English authoress, born near Reading, Berkshire, January 1, 1767, was the daughter of Richard Lovell Edgeworth (see below) and his first wife, Miss Elers. In 1782 she removed with her father to his paternal estate at Edgeworthstown, in Ireland, where she continued to reside pearly all the in Ireland, where she continued to reside nearly all the remainder of her life. She was associated with her father in several literary labours, the first result of which was a "Treatise on Practical Education," in 1798, followed by an "Essay on Irish Bulls," (1802,) which was very successful. In 1801 she began to issue a series of novels successful. In 1801 she began to issue a series of noveis of superior merit and of good moral tendency, which were received with general and lasting favour, viz., "Castle Rackrent," "Belinda," (1801,) "Patronage," (1814,) "Ormond," (1817,) "Helen," etc., (1834.) In 1823 she made a visit to Abbotsford, the home of Sir Walter Scott, who greatly admired her writings, and once said, "If I could but hit Miss Edgeworth's wonderful were of wireing all her persons and making them. ful power of vivifying all her persons and making them live as beings in your mind, I should not be afraid." Besides the above-named works, she published several volumes, respectively entitled "Moral Tales," (1801,) "Popular Tales," (1804,) and "Tales of Fashionable Life," (1809-12,) and co-operated with her father in the "Parent's Assistant" and "Early Lessons." "The writings of Miss Edgeworth," says Lord Jeffrey, "exhibit a singular union of sober sense and inexhaustible invention, and a minute knowledge of all that distinguishes manners or touches on happiness in every condition of human fortune." Died in May, 1849.

See "Edinburgh Review," July, 1809, (vol. xiv.,) July, 1812, (vol. xx.,) and August, 1817, (vol. xxviii...) Sir Walter Scott's crilique in the "Edinburgh Review," January, 1814, (vol. xxii...) also "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1867; "London Quarterly Review" for

October, 1811.

Edgeworth, (RICHARD LOVELL,) an ingenious English author and philosopher, born at Bath in 1744, was the father of Maria Edgeworth, the popular novelist. Much of his childhood was passed at Edgeworthstown, Ireland, where his father's estate was situated. While a student at Oxford, when he was only about nineteen, he married Miss Elers, with whom he resided for some time in Berkshire, where he formed an intimacy with Thomas Day and Dr. Darwin. He was distinguished by his genial character, versatile talents, and mechanical ingenuity. In 1780 he was chosen Fellow of the Royal ingenuity. In 1780 he was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society. In 1782 he fixed his residence permanently at Edgeworthstown, where he was actively engaged in the duties education of his numerous children and in the duties of magistrate, legislator, and author. Besides the works in which his daughter co-operated, (see Edgeworth, Maria,) he wrote "Professional Education," "Letter on the Telegraph," and Memoirs of himself, and contributed to the "Philosophical Transactions" treatises on mechanics and natural philosophy. In the course of his life he married four wives, two of whom were sisters, paned Spared Died in 1817. named Sneyd. Died in 1817.

Edgeworth, (Roger,) an English Catholic divine, was chancellor of Wells in 1554. He published a volume of sermons. Died about 1560.

Ed-giva, or Ogive, Queen of France, was a daughter of Edward, King of the West Saxons, and a granddaughter of Alfred the Great. She was married to Charles the Simple of France in 919. Louis d'Outre-Mer was her son,

Edinburgh, DUKE OF. See ALFRED.

Edison, (THOMAS ALVA,) an American inventor, was born in Ohio in 1847. Among his numerous inventions we may mention the phonograph, the electric pen, the carbon telephone, and a system of telegraphy.

Ed'I-tha, SAINT, daughter of Edgar, King of England, and Wilfrida, took the monastic vows at the age

of fifteen, and died about 984 A.D., aged twenty-three.

Editha or E'dith, an Anglo-Saxon queen, was a daughter of Earl Godwin, and was married in 1044 to King Edward the Confessor. Her virtues and accom-plishments have been highly celebrated by historians and poets. King Edward is said to have treated her with neglect and severity.

Edmer. See EADMER.

Edmondes, êd'munz, or Ed'monds, (Sir CLEMENT,) an English writer, born in 1566, obtained some places at court. He wrote "Observations on the Commentaries of Cæsar," (1600–1609.) Died in 1622.

Edmondes or Edmonds, (Sir THOMAS,) an English

statesman, born at Plymouth in 1563, was employed with success in negotiations with several European courts in

success in negotiations with several European courts in the reigns of Elizabeth and James I. In 1616 he was chosen privy councillor. His letters and papers were published by Dr. Birch. Died in 1639.

Edmonds. See Edmondes.

Ed'monds, (John W.,) an American painter, born in Hudson, New York, in 1806. In 1835 he commenced sending paintings in oil to the exhibitions of the Acadeny. Among these were "Sparking," "The City and Country Beaux," "Dominie Sampson," etc. In 1840 he embarked for Europe, and spent the subsequent winter embarked for Europe, and spent the subsequent winter and spring in Rome. Since his return he has followed his profession in New York.

See Tuckerman's "Book of the Artists."

Edmonds, (John Worth,) an American jurist and advocate of spiritualism, born at Hudson, New York, in 1799. He graduated at Union College, and subsequently practised law in New York. Being appointed, in 1843, one of the inspectors of State prisons, he effected an important reform in prison-discipline. He became one of the circuit indees of the State in 1844. He was lished in 1853 his principal work, entitled "Spiritual ism," (2 vols.) He died in 1874.

See Livingston's "Portraits of Eminent Americans."

Ed'mond-son, (HENRY,) an English scholar, born in Latin Homonyms and Synonyms. Died in 1659.

Edmondson, (Joseph.) an English writer and auti-

a "Complete Body of Heraldry," (1786,) and several other esteemed works. Died in 1786.

Edmonstone, (Sir Archibald,) a British writer, born in 1795, published a "Journey to Two of the Oases of Upper Egypt," (1822,) "The Progress of Religion," a poem. (1842,) and other works.

poem, (1842,) and other works.

Ed'mund THE MARTYR, King of the East Angles, born in 840 A.D., began to reign in 855. In 870 he was defeated in battle by the Danes under Hinguar and Hubba, who took him prisoner and put him to death.

Edmund or Eadmund I., King of the Anglo-Saxons, born about 922, was the son of Edward the Elder and Edgiva his wife, and grandson of Alfred the Great. He succeeded his half-brother, Athelstane, in 941, and married Elgiva. His brief reign gave evidence of his courage, prudence, and other kingly qualifications. He was assassinated by Liof, an outlaw, at a feast in 946. He left two infant sons, Edwy and Edgar, and was succeeded by his brother Edred.

See Hume's "History of England," chap. ii.

Edmund or Eadmund II., surnamed IRONSIDE, a king of England of the Saxon dynasty, born in 989 A.D., was the son of Ethelred II., who died in 1016. Before this event, Edmund had signalized his valour in battle against the Danish invaders under Canute, and at his accession he found the greater part of the kingdom in the power of that enemy. After the Danes gained a victory at Assandun, Edmund and Canute agreed by a treaty to divide the kingdom, of which the former received the southern and the latter the northern part. Edmund survived this treaty about a month, and, as Hume thinks, was murdered in 1016, when Canute became master of the whole kingdom. Edmund's half-brother, Edward the Confessor, afterwards became king. Freeman calls Edmund "a true king of men, a hero worthy to wield the sword of Ælfred [Alfred] and Æthelstan."

See Freeman, "History of the Norman Conquest," vol. i. chap. v., p. 419; Hume, "History of England," chap. iii.; Turner, "History of the Anglo-Saxons."

Edmund of Langley, Duke of York, born in 1341, was the fifth son of Edward III. of England, and was the head of the house of York, famous in the war of the Roses. He married Isabella of Castile, and left two sons, Edward and Richard. Died in 1402.

Edmund, SAINT, an English prelate, sometimes called EDMUND RICH and EDMUND OF PONTIGNY, born at

EDMUND RICH and EDMUND OF PONTIGNY, born at Abingdon, became Archbishop of Canterbury in 1234. He is said to have been the first who taught logic at Oxford. Died in 1242, and was canonized in 1249. Ed'mund Plan-tag'e-net, Earl of Kent, the son of Edward I. of England, was born in 1301. In the reign of Edward II, he aided the Queen, Isabella, to depose the king and to crown the young prince Edward III. He

was executed on a charge of treason in 1330.

Edmunds, (George F.,) an American lawyer and statesman, born in Richmond in 1828. In 1876 he was. elected Senator, and has since been thrice re-elected. He was elected President of the Senate in March, 1883.

Ed'red or Eadred, King of the Anglo-Saxons, was the younger son of Edward the Elder, and brother of Edmund I., whom he succeeded in 946 A.D. In this reign the ambitious Dunstan acquired the ascendency. which he maintained through several ensuing reigns. He died in 955, and was succeeded by his nephew Edwy. See Hume, "History of England," chap. ii.

Edrees or Edris, ed-rees', I., a descendant of Alce, son-in-law of Mohammed, was the founder of the dynasty, of the Edrisites or Edrisides, which reigned in Africa nearly two hundred years. When his party was defeated by the Abbassides in 784 A.D., he fled to Barbary, or Mauone of the circuit judges of the State in 1845. He pub | ritania, where he was recognized as imam, or chief, about

828

789. He was poisoned in 793 by an emissary of Harounal-Raschid.

Edrees or Edrîs II., a son of the preceding, born in 793, succeeded to the throne, and is represented as a learned, wise, and just ruler. He founded the city of Fez, and reigned in peace. He died in 828, and was succeeded by his son Mohammed.

See IBN-KHALDOUN, "Histoire des Berbères," translated by SLANE, 1854.

Edreesee or Edrîsî, ed-ree'see, an eminent Arabian geographer, born at Ceuta, Africa, about 1100, was a descendant of the dynasty above named, which ceased to reign in 919. He lived at the court of Roger II. of Sicily, for whom he made a silver terrestrial globe and wrote his celebrated treatise on Geography, (1154.) In 1619 Gabriel Sionita and J. Hesronita published a Latin version of an abridgment of Edreesee's Geography; and since that time the manuscript of the entire work has been found and translated into French by M. Jaubert, (1836-40.)

See Haji-Khalfa, "Lexicon Bibliographicum;" Casiri, "Bibliotheca Arabico-Hispana."

Ed'ric, Duke of Mercia, was a treacherous minister of Ethelred II. When England was invaded by the Danes, he deserted, and fought against the Anglo-Saxon He was put to death by Canute.

Ed'ridge, (HENRY,) an English painter of landscapes and miniatures, born at Paddington in 1768; died in

1821

Edrîs. See Edrees.
Edrisî. See Edreese.
Eddward or Eadward I., surnamed the Elder, King of the Anglo-Saxons, was the third son of Alfred the Great and Alswitha. At the death of Alfred, in 901 A.D., he was acknowledged as his successor by the Wittenagemote. He inherited his father's military talents, and found abundant ocçasion to exercise them. He defeated his cousin Ethelwald, who raised an army to contest his title to the throne, and waged a successful war against the Northumbrians and Danes. He married two or three wives, the last of whom was Elgiva, and left three sons, Athelstane, Edmund, and Edred, who all reigned successively. Died in 925.

See Hume's "History of England," chap. ii.

Edward or Eadward II., surnamed THE MARTYR, King of the Anglo-Saxons, was the eldest son of Edgar, and great-grandson of the preceding. He was born about 960 A.D., and succeeded his father in 975. His step-mother, Elfrida, took measures to obtain the crown for her son Ethelred; but she was defeated by Saint Dunstan, the primate of England. A council having been assembled during this reign at Calne to decide between the secular clergy and the monks of Saint Dunstan, the part of the floor on which the former sat suddenly gave way. The monks claimed this as a miracle in their favour, and consequently prevailed. Edward was assassinated by order of Elfrida in 978, and was succeeded by his half-brother, Ethelred II.

See Hume's "History of England," chap. ii.

Edward or Eadward III., surnamed THE CON-FESSOR, King of the Anglo-Saxons, was the son of Ethelred II., (by his second wife, Emma of Normandy,) and was half-brother of Edmund Ironside. born at Islip about 1004. When England was invaded by the victorious Danes, Edward and his mother found refuge with the Duke of Normandy, and remained there till 1040. Canute, having conquered England, married Edward's mother, Emma, in 1017. When Hardicanute died, in 1042, Edward, who was the half-brother of the late king, was proclaimed his successor. In 1044 he married Editha, daughter of Earl Godwin, but with the express condition that she should not share his bed: hence he was canonized with the title of "Confessor." He showed partiality to the Normans, and in his reign a powerful Norman party was formed in the island. He died, without issue, in January, 1066, and was succeeded by his wife's brother, Harold, whose title was disputed by the Duke of Normandy. Edward was the last of the Saxon line that reigned in England,

See Hume, "History of England," chap. iii.: Jerome Porter, "Life of Saint Edward, King and Confessor," 1710.

Edward I., King of England, surnamed LONGSHANKS, born at Westminster in 1239, was the eldest son of Henry III. and Eleanor, daughter of the Count of Provence. He was married in early youth to Eleanor of Castile. In 1263 he took a prominent part in the civil war between his father and the barons under the Earl of Leicester, who took him prisoner in 1264. Having escaped from custody in 1265, he gained a complete victory over Leicester at Evesham. After the end of this civil war, his next important enterprise was a crusade to the Holy Land in 1271, where he maintained his reputation for prowess. On his homeward journey he found that his father had died, in 1272, and he was crowned soon after his arrival, in 1274. He began the conquest of Wales in 1277, and completed it in 1282, when Llewellyn, prince of that country, was slain in battle. In 1291, the numerous competitors for the throne of Scotland, then vacant, having referred their claims to Edward as lord paramount, he decided in favour of John Baliol, and received from him the oath of fealty, thus paving the way to the conquest of that kingdom. The Scotch in 1294 took arms to regain their independence; but Edward speedily overpowered them, dethroned Baliol, and seized the kingdom. The celebrated and heroic William Wallace renewed the contest in 1297, gained a victory at Stirling, and expelled the English troops from all the Scotch fortresses. The war was alternately suspended by truce and feebly prosecuted until 1303, when Edward invaded Scotland with a large army and effected its temporary subjection. Wallace was taken, and hanged in London in 1305. Edward died in 1307, while on his march to Scotland, where Robert Bruce had again raised the national standard against him. He was one of the most able, ambitious, and politic princes that ever filled the English throne; but his character was deeply disgraced by his vindictive treatment of Wallace and by other acts of injustice. His reign is rendered memorable by the confirmation of the Great Charter, the institution of the House of Commons, and great improvement in common law.

See Hume, "History of England," chaps, xiii. and xiv.; also, the character of Edward I, in Gardiner's "History of England from 1603 to 1616," pp. 15 and 16; Burton, "History of Scotland," vol. ii. chaps, xviii.-xxii.

Edward II., King of England, the eldest surviving son of the preceding, was born at Caernarvon, Wales, in 1284. In his minority he became subject to the pernicious influence of his favourite, Piers Gaveston, who was banished in 1300 by Edward I. In 1301 Edward was created Prince of Wales, and in July, 1307, he became king. One of his first acts was to recall Gaveston from exile and create him Earl of Cornwall. In 1308 he married Isabella, daughter of Philip V. of France, a corrupt and ambitious woman. The insolence of Gaveston, who had acquired woman. The hisothete of Gaveston, who had acquired a complete ascendency over his imbecile king, provoked the barons to form a league against that favourite, who was executed in 1312. In 1314 Edward invaded Scotland with a large army, which in the same year was routed with great loss by Bruce at Bannockburn, and Scottish independence was thus secured. The king's new favourite, Hugh Spencer or Despencer, involved him in another quarrel with his barons. The queen, who hated the favourite and despised her consort, put herself at the head of a powerful party, who took arms in 1326 with the avowed purpose of removing Spencer from power. The king being generally deserted, the queen's party easily prevailed; Spencer was executed, and Edward was dethroned and confined in prison. The king's son, a minor, was proclaimed in Parliament as Edward III., under the regency of Isabella and her favourite, Roger de Mortimer, the latter of whom is charged with causing the nurder of the deposed king, which was perpetrated, with circumstances of great atrocity, in Berkeley Castle

See Hume, "History of England," chap. xiv.; FALKLAND, (HENRY CARY,) "History of King Edward II.," 1680.

Edward III., King of England, born at Windsor in 1312, was the eldest son of Edward II. and Isabella of France. He was proclaimed king on January 25, 1327, under the nominal regency of twelve nobles and bishops, while the queen and Mortimer exercised the power in reality. In 1328 Edward married Philippa of Hainault, and concluded a treaty of peace with Robert Bruce, King

of Scotland. In 1330 the young king ordered the arrest of Mortimer, who after trial was put to death. The queenmother was at the same time confined to her own house, and ceased to exercise political power. After the death of King Robert, Edward, in violation of the treaty, supported Edward Baliol in his pretensions to the Scottish throne, and in 1333 defeated the Scotch at Halidon Hill, when Baliol became for a time master of Scotland. But repeated invasions by the English were required in the ensuing years to prevent his expulsion; for the Scotch detested him as a vassal and partisan of the English

king.

The attention of Edward was diverted from Scotland by a new and important project, namely, the conquest of France, the crown of which he claimed by inheritance, as nephew of the late king, Charles IV., (who left no male issue,) while Philip VI. was recognized as the lawful heir by the French people. Hostilities began in 1340 by a sea-fight in which the English were victorious, after which a long truce was concluded. Renewing the war in 1346, Edward, with his son the Black Prince, invaded France and gained a great victory at Crécy. After a long siege, Calais was surrendered to the English king, (1347,) who was prevented from a disgraceful act of vengeance against six citizens, who offered their lives as a sacrifice for the city, only by the entreaties of Queen Philippa. A truce of about eight years followed the reduction of Calais.

In September, 1356, the Black Prince gained a com-plete victory at Poitiers, where the French king John was taken prisoner. In 1360 a treaty of peace was made, by which Edward retained several French provinces. Charles V., having become King of France, renewed the war in 1370, and in a few years recovered nearly all that the English had conquered. The Black Prince died in 1376, and King Edward in 1377, leaving the crown to his grandson, Richard II. The reign of Edward though arbitrary war very norther with his wife. ward, though arbitrary, was very popular with his sub-jects, elated with the glory which attended his military enterprises, and favoured with domestic peace and pros-

See Hume, "History of England," chaps. xv. and xvi.; Robert Howard, "History of the Reigns of Edward III. and Richard II.," 1690; WILLIAM LONGMAN, "Life and Times of Edward III.," vols., 1869; VIDALIN, "Édouard III et la Régence, ou Essai sur les Mœurs du XIVe Siècle," Paris, 1843.

Edward IV., King of England, born at Rouen in 1441, was the son of Richard, Duke of York, who was a grandson of Edmund of York, a younger son of Edward III. This Richard also inherited from his mother the title of Earl of March, and with that title all the right to the throne transmitted by Lionel of Clarence, another son of Edward III. The subject of this article, then styled the Earl of March, first appears on the scene of the civil wars of York and Lancaster in 1460, when his army defeated the Lancastrians near Northampton, and took the king (Henry VI.) a prisoner. In the same year his father, the Duke of York, was defeated and killed in the battle of Wakefield, at which Edward was not present. Having gained a battle at Mortimer's Cross, he entered London, was received with favour and acclamation, and was proclaimed king, March 4, 1461. His bravery, personal beauty, affability, and other popular qualities contributed much to his success.

But Margaret of Anjou, the ambitious and indomitable queen of Henry VI., soon raised another army to renew the contest. At Towton, in 1461, the Lancastrians were defeated with great loss, and Margaret escaped to Scotland. In 1464 the Lancastrian army was again defeated, at Hexham, Henry VI. was made prisoner, hostilities were suspended for several years, and the war appeared to be terminated. In 1464 Edward married Elizabeth Woodville, a person of rather obscure condition, by which he gave great offence to the nobility, especially to the Earl of Warwick, "the King-Maker," a great leader of the Yorkist party. This nobleman, conspiring with Queen Margaret, compelled Edward to retire to Holland in 1470, when Henry VI. was released from the Tower to assume again the form of royalty. The next year Edward returned with an army, gained a victory at Barnet, where Warwick was slain, and recovered the throne.

castrians were finally defeated, and Margaret, with her son, fell into the hands of the victor. She was confined in the Tower, and her son was murdered in Edward's presence. Such was the tragical end of the War of the Roses, in which the old nobility of England was almost annihilated. The subsequent events of this reign were unimportant. Edward died in 1483, leaving the crown

to his son, Edward V.

Edward IV. is described by Hume as "a prince more splendid and showy than either prudent or virtuous; brave, though cruel; addicted to pleasure, though capa-ble of activity in great emergencies." He forms a promi-nent character in Bulwer's "Last of the Barons."

See Hume, "History of England," chap. xxii.; William Habington, "History of King Edward IV.," 1640.

Edward V., King of England, the eldest son of Edward IV. and Elizabeth Woodville, was born in Westminster in 1470, and succeeded his father on the 9th of April, 1483. His uncle, Richard, Duke of Gloucester, by the will of the late king, became regent during the minority. This wicked and crafty usurper, aspiring to wear the crown himself, obtained possession of the young king and his brother, whom he secretly ordered to be put to death. They disappeared in June, 1483; and it is generally reported and believed that they were suffocated with pillows in the Tower of London.

See Hume, "History of England," chap. xxiii.; Miss Strick-Land, "Lives of the Bachelor Kings of England," 1861; W. Her-worth Dixon, "Her Majesty's Tower," 1869.

Edward VI., King of England, born at Hampton Court, October 12, 1537, was the only surviving son of Henry VIII. and Jane Seymour. He succeeded his father January 28, 1547, the government during his minority being confided, by the will of Henry VIII., to sixteen executors, who elected for their president the young king's uncle, Edward Seymour, Earl of Hertford. The latter, who was created Duke of Somerset and assumed the title of lord protector, led an army against the Scotch in order to compel the fulfilment of a certain treaty by the marriage of Edward VI. with Mary Stuart. The English gained a victory at Pinkie in 1547, but did not effect their purpose. Somerset favoured the Protestant religion, and used effectual measures to establish it. The "Bloody Statute," and other acts, of the former reign were repealed in Parliament, images were removed from the churches, and the Book of Common Prayer was ordered to be used, (1548.) About 1550 the Protector was supplanted by John Dudley, Earl of Warwick and Duke of Northumberland, whose son married Lady Jane Grey, a member of the royal family of Tudor. When the death of the young king was evidently at hand, he was induced by Northumberland to settle the succession in favour of Lady Jane Grey. Died in 1553.

See Hume, "History of England," chaps. xxxiv. and xxxv.; Miss Strickland, "Lives of the Bachelor Kings of England," 1861; Shakon Turnere, "History of the Reigns of Edward VI, Mary, and Elizabeth," 1829; VAN DER HOLK, "Leven van Edward de Seste," 1690.

Ed'ward [Port. DUARTE, doo-an'ta] I., King of Portugal, was a son of John I., whom he succeeded in 1433. His mother was an English princess, Philippa of Lancaster. He is said to have been a moderate, wise, and enlightened prince; but his reign was not prosperous. He died young, in 1438, leaving the throne to his son, Alfonzo V.

See LOPEZ, "Elogios dos Reys de Portugal."

Edward, Prince of Wales, surnamed THE BLACK PRINCE, (so called from the colour of his armour,) a heroic and idolized representative of the spirit of chivalry, was the eldest son of Edward III. and Philippa of Hainault. He was born at Woodstock in 1330, and at the age of fifteen accompanied his father in the invasion of France. He commanded the main body of the English at the victory of Crécy, the glory of which was ascribed to him, and then adopted the motto *Ich dien*, ("I serve,") which is still worn by his successors. In 1356 he alone commanded at the battle of Poitiers, where he won applause both by his military skill and his humanity to the vanquished. He married his cousin Joanna, daughter of the Earl of Kent, in 1361, and, being created Prince of Aquitaine, held his court at Bordeaux. At the great battle of Tewkesbury, May, 1471, the Lan-account of his declining health, he returned to England

in 1371, and died in 1376. His son became King Richard II.

See Humr, "History of England," chap. xvi.; Arthur Col-lins, "Life of Edward, Prince of Wales," 1740; G. P. R. James, "History of the Life of Edward the Black Prince," 1839.

Edward [Port. DUARTE] OF BRAGANZA, tuguese prince, born in 1605, was brother of John IV., who became King of Portugal in 1640. At this time Edward was lieutenant-general in the army of the emperor Ferdinand III. The Spanish court, jealous of his military talents, persuaded the emperor to deliver him into their power. He was imprisoned at Milan in 1641, and died in 1649.

See GOUVEA, "Perfidia de Alemania y de Castilla en la Prision y Proceso de Don Duarte," 1652.

Edward, (Charles,) THE PRETENDER. See CHARLES

EDWARD.

Ed'ward Plan-taġ'e-net, born in 1475, was a son of George, Duke of Clarence, and was styled Earl of Warwick. He was confined in the Tower by Henry VII. in 1485, and executed, as an accomplice of Perkin Warbeck, in 1499.

Edwardes, êd'wardz, (Sir Herbert Benjamin,) a distinguished English officer, born in Shropshire in 1819

or 1820. He entered the army of the East India Company in 1840, and fought at Moodkee and Sobraon in 1845. Having obtained the rank of lieutenant, he gained 1845. Having obtained the rains of heatenant, he gamed a decisive victory over the Dewan Moolraj, near the Chenab, in 1848. For this service he was made an extra Companion of the Bath. He published in 1851 "A Year on the Punjaub Frontier in 1848—9." He was appointed to the punjaub Frontier in 1848—9. He was appointed to the punjaub Frontier in 1848—9. The was appointed to the punjaub Frontier in 1848—9. commissioner of Peshawur in 1853, and knighted in 1866.

Died in December, 1868.

Edwards, (AMELIA BLANDFORD,) an English novelist, born about 1830. Among her novels are "My Brother's Wife," (1855,) "Debenham's Vow," (1870,) "Monsieur Maurice," (1873.)

Edwards, (BELA BATES,) an American theologian,

Edwards, (BELA BATES,) an American theologian, born in Southampton, Massachusetts, in 1802, graduated at Amherst College in 1824. He founded the "American Quarterly Observer" in 1833. In 1837 he became professor of Hebrew, and in 1848 professor of biblical literature, at Andover Seminary. Died in 1852. Ed'wards, (BRYAN,) M.P., an English writer, born at Westbury in 1743, removed in 1759 to Jamaica, where he remained many years and became a wealthy planter. He published in 1793 a "History of the British Colonies in the West Indies," an interesting and well-written work, which acquired great popularity. He also wrote a "History of Saint Domingo." Returning to England, he was elected to Parliament in 1796, and died in 1800.

a "History of Saint Domingo." Returning to England, he was elected to Parliament in 1796, and died in 1800.

Edwards, (EDWARD,) an English artist, born in London in 1738, was an excellent draughtsman. He became an associate of the Royal Academy in 1773, and teacher of perspective in that institution in 1788. He wrote a "Treatise on Perspective," (1803.) and "Anecdotes of English Painters," (1808.) Died in 1806.

Edwards, (EDWARD,) an English bibliographer, born in London in 1812, published about 1860 a valuable work entitled "Memoirs of Libraries, together with a Practical Hand-Book of Library Economy." He has written many other works on public libraries.

written many other works on public libraries.

Edwards, (George,) an eminent English naturalist and artist, born at Westham or Stratford, Essex, about 1693. Having travelled on the continent, he applied himself after his return to the study of natural history, supporting himself by drawing and colouring figures of animals. In 1743 he began to issue his excellent "Natural History of Birds," with coloured plates, which was received with favour and procured his admission to the Powel Society in 1867. He were also "Coloured" the Royal Society in 1757. He wrote, also, "Gleanings of Natural History," (1763.) Died in 1773. See "Memoirs of the Life, etc. of G. Edwards," London, 1776.

Edwards, (George,) M.D., an English writer on politics and political economy, born in 1751, lived in London. Among his numerous productions are "Political Interests of Great Britain," and "Means adequate to the Present Crisis." Died in 1823.

Edwards, (GUILLAUME FREDERIC,) M.D., a brother of Mille Edwards horn in Lompies in 1977, was a die

Bruges and in Paris. His "Physiological Characters of Human Races considered in Relation with History (1839) placed him in the first rank of French ethnologists. He became a member of the Institute in 1832. He wrote (in French) "On the Influence of Physical Agents on Life," (1824,) and other scientific works. Died near Paris in 1842.

Edwards, (Henry Milne.) See Milne-Edwards. Edwards, (John,) D.D., a learned English Calvinistic divine, born at Hertford in 1637, was a son of Thomas Edwards, author of "Gangræna." He became minister Edwards, author of "Gangræna." He became minister of Trinity College Church, Cambridge, in 1664. Ile wrote, besides many other works, "The Authority, Style, and Perfection of the Books of the Old and New Testaments," (3 vols., 1693–96,) and "Theologia Reformata," (2 vols., 1713.) Died in 1716.

Edwards, (JONATHAN,) D.D., an English divine, born at Wraylam in 1672, became rester of Hinton in 1681.

at Wrexham in 1629, became rector of Hinton in 1681. He wrote a "Preservative against Socinianism," (1698-

Died in 1712.

Edwards, (JONATHAN,) the greatest metaphysician that America has produced, and one of the greatest that ever lived, was born at East Windsor, Connecticut, the 5th of October, 1703. His father, Timothy Edwards, was the minister at East Windsor, and was a man of rare learning for those times. Jonathan was the only son out of thirteen children. He began the study of Latin when he was but six years old. At a very early age he wrote ne was but six years out. At a very early age in whete essays and other compositions, indicating an inquiring mind and reasoning powers of an uncommon order for one so young. When he was ten, he wrote a paper one so young. When he was ten, he wrote a paper ridiculing the idea, which some one had advanced, of the materiality of the soul. While still a child, he was the subject of deep and earnest religious impressions. letter written at the age of twelve, he speaks of "a very remarkable outpouring of the Spirit of God" in his native place, in which event he evidently felt a deep interest. He entered Yale College in 1716, and before leaving that institution as a graduate, in 1720, he is said to have conpletely reasoned out for himself his great doctrine of the freedom of the will. After his conversion, which, according to his view of the subject, did not take place until his seventeenth year, the whole universe seemed changed in his sight; God's excellency, wisdom, purity, and love were revealed to him "in the sun, moon, and stars, in the clouds and blue sky, and in the grass, flowers, and trees, in the water and in all nature." After taking his degree, he remained two years in New Haven, studying for the ministry; and before he had completed his nineteenth year he began to preach to a Presbyterian congregation in the city of New York. In less than a year he returned to New Haven, and in September, 1723, took his degree of master of arts. In 1724 he became a tutor in Vale College, where he remained about two years. In February, 1727, he became pastor of a church at Northampton, and not long after was married to Miss Sarah Pierrepont, of New Haven, who in her unaffected and fervent piety, in the purity, sweetness, and elevation of her character, and in her entire devotion to what she felt to be right, may be said to have been his perfect counterpart. After many years of comparative happiness,—not that happiness which results from the enjoyment of indolent ease, but from duties laboriously, conscientiously, and faithfully performed,—his faith and virtue were destined to undergo a great trial. A lax custom had crept into the Church of admitting to the communion-table all those professing with the congregation, without inquiring whether they were truly regenerate, and without regard to the spiritual consistency of their life or character. Edwards believed it to be required of him to insist on a purer and higher standard. At length, after years of purer and higher standard. At length, after years of opposition, he was driven forth, like Calvin, (whose religious views and entire devotion to duty he so ably represented,) from his chosen field of gospel labour, not knowing whither he should go, and without any outward means of support for his numerous family. He was soon after offered the situation of missionary to the Housatonnuck Indians at Stockbridge. His friends in Scotland sent it is said a considerable contribution for the support of t Edwards, (GUILLAUME FRÉDÉRIC,) M.D., a brother of Milne-Edwards, born in Jamaica in 1777, was a distinguished physiologist and ethnologist. He lived in by the industry of his wife and daughters, whose delicate

handiwork was sent to Boston to be sold. It was during this period of his life that he elaborated and wrote out his celebrated work on the Freedom of the Will. In this work he exhibits a power of close and subtile reasoning which perhaps has never been equalled by any other writer. Whatever we may think of his doctrine that philosophic necessity is compatible with freedom of the will, rightly defined, and with human responsibility, we may safely assume that, as the ultimate interests of truth are necessarily promoted by all true philosophic investi-gation, they must be best promoted by that investigation which is the most thorough and exhaustive. In the reasoning of Edwards we see what the perfection of human logic can accomplish, and are thus enabled to discern more clearly its just limitations and necessary deficiencies.

About the close of 1757 Edwards left his field of labour among the Indians, and reluctantly accepted the position of president of Princeton College, in New Jersey. He died there, of the smallpox, in March, 1758.

In person, Edwards was tall (above six feet) and she mediated by interest and constant application to study.

emaciated by intense and constant application to study. "He had," says his grandson, "a high, broad, bold forehead, and an eye unusually piercing and luminous; and on his whole countenance the features of his mind -perspicacity, sincerity, and benevolence-were so strongly impressed, that no one could behold it without at once discovering the clearest indications of great intellectual and moral elevation." (See "Life," by Se-

reno E. Dwight.)

He left a great number of miscellaneous writings. The titles of his principal works are the following: "A Treatise concerning the Religious Affections," (published in 1746;) "An Inquiry into the Qualifications for Full Com-1746;) "An Inquiry into the Qualifications for Full Communion in the Church," (1749;) "An Inquiry into the Modern Prevailing Notions respecting that Freedom of the Will which is supposed to be essential to Moral Agency," etc., (1754;) (this is his most celebrated work, of which we have spoken above;) "The Great Christian Doctrine of Original Sin Defended," (about 1757;) "The History of Redemption," (1774;) "A Dissertation concerning the End for which God created the World," (1789;) and "A Dissertation concerning the True Nature of Christian Virtue." (1788.)

(1789;) and "A Dissertation concerning the True Nature of Christian Virtue," (1788.)

See Sereno Edwards Dwight, "Life of Jonathan Edwards," 1830: Samuel Hopkins, "Life of Jonathan Edwards;" Samuel Miller, "Life of Jonathan Edwards," in Sparks's "American Biography," vol. viii.; Allieone, "Dictionary of Authors;" Griswold, "Prose Writers of America;" Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.

Edwards, (JONATHAN,) an eminent minister, born at Northampton, Massachusetts, in 1745, was a son of the preceding. He graduated at the College of New Jersey in 1765, and was tutor at Princeton College for two years, (1767-68.) In 1769 he became pastor of the church at White Haven, near New Haven, Connecticut, where he remained until 1795, when he was dismissed on account of his religious opinions. He was appointed president of Union College, Schenectady, in 1799. was a man of superior talents and great penetration. He published a number of sermons and treatises on theology. Died at Schenectady in August, 1801.

See a "Memoir of J. Edwards," by TRYON EDWARDS, his grandson; Sprague, "Annals of the American Pulpit."

Edwards, (JONATHAN W.,) an eminent American lawyer, grandson of the celebrated Jonathan Edwards, was born in New Haven, Connecticut, in 1772. He graduated at Yale, with distinguished honours, in 1789. On taking his second degree, in 1791, he attacked with so much ability the law granting a double portion of an estate to the eldest son (if the father died intestate) as to cause its repeal. He practised at Hartford. Died in 1831.

Edwards, (Justin,) D.D., an American divine and author, born in Westhampton, Massachusetts, in 1787. He graduated at Williams College in 1810, and was afterwards for fifteen years pastor at Andover, and two years in Boston, when he resigned his ministerial charge and devoted himself to the cause of temperance, the observance of the Sabbath, and to educational and lite-

perance Manual," of which about two hundred thousand copies have been printed. He was also one of the

copies have been printed. He was also one of the founders of the Boston Tract Society. Died in 1853.

Edwards, (NINIAN,) an American judge and Senator, born in Montgomery county, Maryland, in 1775. He became chief justice of Kentucky, and Governor of Illinois in 1809. He represented Illinois in the Senate of the United States from 1818 to 1824, and became Governor He represented Illinois in the Senate of the of that State in 1826. Died in 1833.

Edwards, (RICHARD,) an English dramatic poet, born

in Somersetshire in 1523, was a Fellow of one of the Oxford Colleges. He was the principal contributor to the "Paradise of Dainty Devises," and author of "Damon and Pythias," a tragedy, acted in 1566. His poems were once popular. Died about 1566.

nce popular. Died about 1566. Edwards, (Thomas,) an English Presbyterian theologian, was a violent opponent of the Independents, against whom he wrote his "Gangræna," (1646,) a very vituperative work. He also wrote a "Treatise against Toleration," (1647.) He was driven out of the country, and died in Holland in 1647.

Edwards, (Thomas,) an English critic, born in or near London in 1699, was a student of law, but did not practise. He gained distinction by his "Canons of Criticism," (1747; 7th edition, 1765,) in which he amused the public at the expense of Warburton on the subject of an edition of Shakspeare published by the latter. Died in 1757. See "Biographia Britannica."

Edwards, (THOMAS,) an English divine, born at Coventry in 1729, became rector of a church in that place in 1758, and vicar of Nuneaton about 1770. He published, besides other works, a "New English Translation of the Psalms from the Original Hebrew," (1755,) and "Selecta Theocriti Idyllia," (1779.) Died in 1785. Edwards, (TRYON,) an American theologian, a son of Jonathan W., noticed above, was born at Hartford, Connecticut, in 1800. He graduated at Vale College in

Connecticut, in 1809. He graduated at Yale College in 1828, and became pastor of a church at New London, Connecticut, in 1845. He published several religious

Edwards, (WILLIAM,) an English engineer and architect, noted as a builder of bridges, was born in Glamorganshire in 1719; died in 1789.

See "Pursuit of Knowledge under Difficulties," vol. ii., 1839.

Ed'win, King of Northumbria, was the son of King Ella, who died about 590 A.D. He began to reign in 617, and became one of the most powerful princes of the island. In his reign Christianity became the established religion. He was defeated in battle and slain by Penda, King of the Mercians, in 633 A.D.

See Hume's "History of England," chap. i.

Ed'win, (John,) an excellent English comedian, born in London in 1749, first appeared on the public stage in 1765. He performed many years with success, especially in ludicrous characters. Died in 1794.

See J. WILLIAMS, "Eccentricities of John Edwin," London, 1781. Ed'wy, written also Eadwig, King of the Anglo-Saxons, born about 938 A.D., was the eldest son of Edmund I., who died in 946. Edwy became king at the death of his uncle Edred in 955. He appears to have incurred the enmity of Dunstan and the monks by marrying Elgiva, who was rather nearly related to him by blood. Edwy banished Dunstan, and the friends of the latter retaliated by murdering Elgiva and instigating a successful rebellion in favour of the king's brother, Edgar. Died or was killed in 958.

See Hume's "History of England," chap. ii.

Edzardi, êt-sar'dee, (ESDRAS,) a German Orientalist, born in 1629 at Hamburg, where he taught Hebrew with a high reputation. Died in 1708.

His son George Elezara, (1661–1727) was an eminent professor of Oriental languages at Hamburg,

Edzardi, (SEBASTIAN,) a German theologian, brother of the preceding, born at Hamburg in 1673; died in 1736.

Eleckhout, van den, vån den äk'höwt, written also Eckhout, (ANTON,) a Flemish painter of flowers and fruit, born at Bruges about 1656. He went with Louis the Deutster to Italia where he produced many nictures the rary labours. He was for six years president of the theological seminary at Andover. As secretary of the American Temperance Society, he prepared the "Tem- figures of which were painted by Deyster. He afterwards

worked with success in Lisbon, where he was assassinated in 1695. The author of the deed was never discovered. His works present an immense variety of flowers, and are highly prized.
See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Eeckhout, van den, (GERBRAND,) an excellent Dutch painter, born at Amsterdam in 1621. He was a pupil and successful imitator of Rembrandt, and excelled both in history and portraits. His compositions, in the opinion of Descamps, are rich and judicious. He had a rare and superior talent for expressing the character in the countenances of his portraits. Among his master-pieces are "Christ in the midst of the Doctors," "Abraham dismissing Hagar," and a portrait of his own father. Died in 1674.
See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Eelkhanian. See Ilkhanian.

Eète, the French of ÆETES, which see.

Eète, the French of ÆETES, which see.

Effen, van, vån èf'fen, (JUSTUS,) a popular Dutch littérateur, born at Utrecht in 1684. In 1711 he began to issue, weekly, in imitation of Addison's "Spectator," "The Misanthrope," in French, which was continued to the end of 1712. He was chief editor of the "Literary Journal," an able review, published in French at the Hague, (1715–18.) He was employed as secretary of embassy to London in 1715, and again about 1727, and made successful French translations of "Robinson Crusoe" and the "Tale of a Tub." From 1731 to 1735 he issued, in Dutch, the "Hollandsche Spectator," another happy imitation of the model English essayist, which happy imitation of the model English essayist, which obtained more permanent popularity than his other works. The most of his publications were anonymous. Died in 1735.

See Μοκέκι, "Dictionnaire Historique;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Fraser's Magazine" for July, 1854.

Générale;" "Fraser's Magazine" for July, 1854.

Efffiat, (HENRI COIFFIER.) See CINQ-MARS.

Effiat, d', dá'fe-å', (ANTOINE Coiffier—kwâ'fe-å',)

MARQUIS, a French general and statesman, born in 1581.

After serving several years in the army, he was sent as ambassador to London in 1624, and was appointed superintendent of finances in 1626. As lieutenant-general, he commanded in Piedmont in 1630, and was made marshal of France the next year. He was a friend of Lord Bacon, who left him a legacy. He died in 1632, leaving a high reputation for civil and military talents. He had three sons, one of whom was Henry, Marquis He had three sons, one of whom was Henry, Marquis of Cinq-Mars.

ee Sismondi, "Histoire des Français," chap. xxiii.

Ef'fing-ham, LORD, an English nobleman, who resigned his commission in the British army, about 1775, rather than fight against the cause of American liberty.

Eg'bert, Ec'bert, or Ecgbert, an Anglo-Saxon prelate, born about 678 A.D., was a brother of the King of Northumberland. He became Archbishop of York in

732. Died in 766.
Egbert or Ecgbert, surnamed THE GREAT, King of the West Saxons, (Wessex,) was a descendant of Cerdic, the first king of Wessex. After passing some years at the court of Charlemagne, he became king in 800 A.D. In 823 he defeated the Mercians at Ellendune, and in a few years completed the conquest of Mercia and Northumbria. By his prudent policy and military success all the states of the Heptarchy were first united into one kingdom, whose limits were nearly identical with those of England proper. This occurred in 827. In 835 an army of Danes invaded the island and were defeated by Egbert. He died in 836, or, according to Hume, in 838, leaving the through to his son. Ethelwulf leaving the throne to his son, Ethelwulf.

See Hume's "History of England," chaps. i. and ii.; Freeman's "Norman Conquest."

Egede, Eg'eh-deh, (Hans,) the founder of the Danish missions of Greenland, was born at Harstad, in Norway, missions of Greenland, was born at Harstad, in Norway, in 1686, and was ordained pastor of Vaagen in 1707. Having for many years cherished the desire of converting the Greenlanders, he obtained the assistance of the king, Frederick IV., and a trading-company was formed to co-operate with the mission. In 1721 Egede sailed with one ship and forty-five persons. They were kindly received by the arrives may of whom were converted. received by the natives, many of whom were converted. The Danes were unable to subsist without frequent supplies from the mother-country, and the trading-company

was dissolved in 1727. Egede pursued his purpose with was dissolved in 1727. Egede pursued his purpose with constancy through great hardships and privations, until the death of his wife in 1735. Some Moravian missionaries having arrived to continue the work, he then returned to Copenhagen, where he became superintendent of a seminary for the Greenland mission, with the title of bishop, and wrote a narrative of his enterprise. Died in 1778. in 1758.

See Host, "Literary History of Denmark under Christian VII.," (in German;) Lund, "Biskop H. Egedes Levnet," 1778; Bodemann, "H. Egede der Apostel der Grönländer," 1853; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Egede, (PAUL,) a son of the preceding, born in 1708, was a fellow-labourer in the mission above named, and remained in Greenland until 1740. He then returned to Copenhagen, was chosen a member of the College of Missions in 1775, and Bishop of Greenland in 1776. Died in 1789. Égée, the French of ÆGEUS, which see.

Egenod, êzh'no', (HENRI FRANÇOIS,) a French jurist, born at Orgelet in 1697; died in 1783.
Egéon, the French of ÆGÆON, which see.

E-ge'rĭ-a, sometimes, but very rarely, written Ægeria, [Fr. EGERIE, à'zhà're',] a nymph in Roman mythology, and one of the Camenæ, was regarded as a prophetic divinity, from whom Numa derived inspiration or instruction in relation to religion and forms of worship. According to tradition, Numa had interviews with her in a grove, and when he died she melted away in tears into a fountain.

Égérie. See EGERIA.

Egerton, (FRANCIS HENRY.) See BRIDGEWATER,

EARL OF.

Eg'er-ton, (FRANCIS LEVESON GOWER,) Earl of Ellesmere, an English nobleman and author, born in London, January 1, 1800, was the second son of the first Duke of Sutherland. His family name was GOWER. He assumed the name of Francis Egerton, instead of his patronymic Francis Leveson Gower, in 1833, on becoming heir to part of the estates of the last Duke of Bridgewater. He became a lord of the treasury in 1827, secretary for Ireland in 1828, and secretary at war in 1830. tary for Ireland in 1828, and secretary at war in 1830. He gained literary distinction by translations of "Faust" and of several poems of Schiller and Körner, and published admired original poems, among which are the "Camp of Wallenstein" and "The Pilgrimage." His gallery of paintings in London was one of the richest owned by any individual in the kingdom. In 1846 he was created Earl of Ellesmere and Viscount Brackley. Besides the poems and translations above named, he wrote "Mediterranean Sketches," (1843,) and other works. Died in 1857.

His wife, LADY FRANCES, accompanied him in a voyage up the Mediterranean in 1840, and published a "Tour in

the Holy Land."

See article on Lord Ellesmere in "Fraser's Magazine" for June,

Egerton, (JOHN,) an excellent English prelate, born Eigerton, (JOHN,) an excellent English prelate, born in London in 1721, was the son of Henry Egerton, Bishop of Hereford, and a descendant of Lord Ellesmere the chancellor. He was appointed Bishop of Bangor in 1756, of Lichfield in 1768, and of Durham in 1771. Died in 1787. He was the father of the Earl of Bridgewater, the patron or originator of the "Bridgewater treatises."

See F. H. EGERTON, "Life of Thomas Egerton, Lord Ellesmere, with a Sketch of John Egerton, Bishop of Durham," etc.

Ergerton, (SCOOR), first Durke of Bridgewater, and

Egerton, (SCROOP,) first Duke of Bridgewater, an English nobleman, born in the seventeenth century, was a descendant of Lord-Chancellor Egerton. By inheritance he was the fourth Earl of Bridgewater, and in 1720 he was raised to the rank of duke. His son Francis, he was raised to the rank of duke. His son Francis, who inherited his title, became eminent for his services in inland navigation.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Egerton, (Thomas,) Lord Ellesmere, lord chancel-lor of England, born in Cheshire in 1540, was the son of Sir Richard Egerton. Having become eminent in his profession, he was chosen solicitor-general in 1581, and attorney-general in 1592. After holding several other high offices, he attained the dignity of keeper of the great seal in 1596. He enjoyed a high degree of favour with Queen Elizabeth to the end of her reign. After the ac833

cession of James I., in 1603, he was created Baron of Ellesmere and lord high chancellor. He was made Viscount Brackley in 1616. In 1617 he resigned the great seal, and was succeeded by Lord Bacon. He was esteemed an excellent judge and a great orator, "especially when he was provoked." During his last illness the king offered him the title of Earl of Bridgewater, with a pension; but he declined both, saying, "These things were now to him but vanities." Died in 1617. His son John became the first Earl of Bridgewater became the first Earl of Bridgewater.

See Lord Campbell, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors," Foss, "The Judges of England," F. H. Egerton, "Life, etc. of Thomas Egerton, Lord Ellesmere."

Egg, (Augustus,) A.R.A., an English painter, born in London in 1816. He has illustrated with success comic scenes from the works of Shakspeare, Le Sage, and others. Among his works are "Peter the Great sees Catherine, his Empress, for the First Time," and the "Life and Death of Buckingham," (1855.) Died in 1863.

Egg, êk, (John Caspar,) a Swiss economist, born at

Egg, &k, (John Caspar,) a Swiss economist, born at Ellikon in 1738; died in 1794.

Eggeling, &g'geh-ling' or &k'eh-ling, (Johann Heinrich,) a German antiquary, born at Bremen in 1639, became professor of history in his native city. His principal work is a "Treatise on Various German Antiquities," ("De Miscellaneis Germaniæ Antiquitatibus," 1694–1700.) Died in 1713.

Egger, \(\frac{1}{2} \) kair' or \(\frac{2}{3} \) zhair', (\(\frac{1}{3} \) MILE,) a French linguist, born in Paris in 1813. He published editions of Varro, Longinus, and other classics, and wrote, besides other works, "Elementary Notions of Comparative Grammar," which reached the fifth edition in 1854 and is highly

which reached the fifth edition in 1854 and is highly commended. In 1855 he was chosen professor of Greek at the Faculté des Lettres, Paris.

Eggers, eg'gers, (JACOB,) a Swedish or Livonian engineer and military officer, born at Dorpat in 1704. He

neer and military officer, born at Dorpat in 1704. He published a military lexicon of engineering, artillery, etc., entitled "Kriegs-Ingenieur-Artillerie-See- und Ritter-Lexikon," (2 vols., 1757.) Died in 1773.

Eggestein, eg/ges-tin', (HENRI,) an eminent printer, worked at Strasburg in 1471.

Eggleston, (EDWARD,) an American writer and preacher, was born in 1837. He has been editor of several magazines, and is the author of "The Hosier Schoolmaster" (1881) master," (1871.)

Eg'il, an Icelandic poet and warrior of the tenth century, who was captured by Eric, King of Norway, and saved his own life by improvising an ode on the exploits of that king, which Malte-Brun says is still extant.

Egill, a Scandinavian warrior of the seventh or eighth century, who is said to have performed a feat of archery exactly like the colebrated exploit of William Tell.

Eginard. See Eginhard.

Egineta or Egina, Paul of. See Paulus Ægineta.

Eg'in-hard, written also Eginard, Eginhardt, and Einhard, an'hard, an eminent French historian of the ninth century, was born in Austrasia, or East France. He was a pupil of Alcuin, and was appointed secretary to Charlemagne. The romantic story of his courtship and marriage of Charlemagne's daughter Emma is now discredited. (See EMMA.) After the death of that king he passed into the service of his successor, Louis le Débonnaire, and spent many of his last years in a monastery. He wrote the "Life of Charlemagne," "Annals of the French Kings from 741 to 829," and numerous

Letters. Died about 844.
See Sminckius, "De Vita et Scriptis Eginhardi," 1711; TEULET,
"Notice sur Eginhard," prefixed to an edition of his works, 1840;
J. Fress, "De Einhardi Vita et Scriptis Specimen," 1846.

Eginhardt. See EGINHARD.
Eg'in-ton, (FRANCIS,) an English artist, born about 1737, was distinguished for his skill in painting on glass, and made improvements in that art. He executed many admired historical works in the English cathedrals. Died

Egisthe, the French of Ægisthus, which see.
Egizio, à-jèt'se-o, (Matteo,) Count, an Italian savant, born in Naples in 1674, was well versed in law and antiquities. In 1735 he was secretary of embassy in Paris, and on his return to Naples was chosen keeper of the Royal Library. He wrote a few antiquarian treatises. Died in 1745.

Eglantine. See FABRE D'EGLANTINE.

Eglantine. See FABRE D'EGLANTINE.

Eglinger, ég'ling'er, (NICHOLAS,) a Swiss medical writer, born at Bâle in 1645; died in 1711.

Eglinger, (SAMUEL,) a Swiss medical writer, born at Bâle in 1638; died in 1673.

Eg'lin-ton and Win'ton, (ARCHIBALD WILLIAM MONTGOMERIE,) fifteenth EARL OF, a British peer, born at Balamae in 1812 succeeded to the cardon in 1810. at Palermo in 1812, succeeded to the earldom in 1819. at Faielino in 1812, succeeded to the earliom in 1819. He produced a great sensation by a famous tournament at Eglinton Castle, Ayrshire, in 1839, in which Louis Napoleon took part, with many of the British nobility. He was lord lieutenant of Ireland during the short administration of Lord Derby, 1852–53, and again in 1858.

–59. In politics he acted with the Conservatives. Died in 1861.

Egloff, eg'lof, (Louise,) a Swiss poetess, born at Baden in 1803, was either born blind or became so in infancy. A volume of her poems was published in 1823.

Died in 1834.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Egloffstein, von, fon ê6'lof-stīn', (KARL AUGUST,) a German general, born at Egloffstein in 1771. He entered the French army in his youth, and served with distinction in Germany and Spain. He commanded a brigade in the Russian campaign of 1812. Died in 1834. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Égly, d', dà'gle', (CHARLES PHILIPPE **Monthénault** -mon'tà'nō',) born in Paris in 1696, wrote a History of

Naples. Died in 1749.

Egmond. See Egmont, (Lamoral and Philip.)

Egmond, van, van eg/mont, (Justus,) a Dutch historical painter of high reputation, born at Leyden in 1602.

He worked in France, and was patronized by Louis XIV. Died at Antwerp in 1674.

Eg'mond or Eg'mont, van, [Dutch pron. van êg'-mont; Fr. D'EGMOND, dêg'mon',] (KAREL,) a Dutch prince, born at Gâvre in 1467, was the son of Adolph, Duke of Gelderland. He began to rule that duchy in 1462 and defended it successfully against Maximillian of 1492, and defended it successfully against Maximilian of Germany. In 1507 he invaded Brabant, and took several cities; but his progress was arrested by the treaty of Cambrai. Nearly all his life was spent in war against the Austrians, which he conducted with great ability, and ended in 1528 by rendering homage to Charles V. Died

See Pontanus, "Historia Geldricæ;" Dujardin, "Histoire des Provinces unies.

Egmond, van, (MAXIMILIAN,) Count of Buren, an Egmond, van, (MAXIMILIAN,) Count of Buren, an able general of Charles V., was born probably in Flanders. He commanded an imperial army in 1536 against Francis I., and took Saint-Pol. "He was," says De Thou, "great in war and great in peace." He died in 1548, leaving no issue but a daughter, who was the first wife of William, Prince of Orange.

See De Thou, "Histoire," vol. v.

Egmont, EARL OF. See PERCEVAL, (JOHN.)

Eg'mont, (JOHN.) Count of, and Duke of Gelderland, formed a conspiracy against the Count of Holland.

land, formed a conspiracy against the Count of Holland about 1415, and was condemned to death, but escaped by flight. Died in 1452.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Egmont or Egmond, [Fr. pron. êg'môn',] (LAMO-RAL, la morall, Count or, Prince de Gâvre, and Baron of Fiennes, one of the most illustrious nobles of the Low Countries, was born in Amsterdam in 1522. He was a descendant of the Dukes of Gelderland. In 1546 Charles V. conferred on him the order of the Golden Fleece. Appointed commander of cavalry in the Spanish army, he defeated the French at Saint-Quentin in 1557, and the next year gained the important victory of Gravelines. Though he continued constant in his support of the Catholic Church, he used his great influence in favour of peace and moderate measures in the contest between the Spanish court and the Reformers. This conduct, together with his extraordinary popularity, provoked the vindictive jealousy of Philip 11., who sent to Flanders, with vice-regal power, the Duke of Alva, Egmont's personal enemy. Egmont was arrested, with Count Horn, tried for treason, and executed, in 1568, after several

German princes had made earnest efforts to save his life. His death became the signal of a general revolt against Philip II., which resulted in the independence of the United Provinces. It is also the subject of an admired tragedy by Goethe. Motley, who has had access to the most various and ample sources of information, takes a less favourable view of Egmont's character than most other historians. (See "Rise of the Dutch Republic," more especially the remarks on Egmont's character near the end of chap. ii. Part iii.)

See Bercht, "Geschichte des Grafen Egmond," 1810; P. J. BRUNELLE, "Éloge du Comte d'Egmont," 1820; PRESCOTT, "History of Philip II.," vols. i. and ii.

Egmont, (PHILIP,) COUNT OF, son of the preceding, born in 1558, served in the army of Philip II., who sent him at the head of a small force to fight for the League against Henry IV. of France. When in Paris a certain official made to him a public address and began to eulogize his father, Egmont checked him by saying, "Say no more of that rebel: he deserved his fate." He was killed at the battle of Ivry in 1590.

His brother Charles, Count of Egmont, married Marie of Lens, Baroness of Aubignies, became a chevalier of the Golden Fleece, and was constantly attached to the cause of the Prince of Orange. He died at the Hague in 1620. The posterity of Lamoral became extinct in the person of Procope François, Count of Egmont, a general in the French army, who died in 1707, aged

thirty-eight.

Egnatius. See EGNAZIO.

Egnazio, ên-yât'se-o, [Lat. Egna'Tius,] the assumed name of Giovanni Battista Cipelli, (che-pel'lee,) an Italian orator and author, born at Venice about 1475. He was professor of eloquence in Venice about thirty years, (1520-50.) His lectures were very popular, and are said to have attracted a class of five hundred students. He edited the poems of Ovid, and wrote, in Latin, several works, including an "Epitome of the Lives of the Roman Emperors," which has some merit. Died

in 1553.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Eg're-mont, (GEORGE O'BRIEN WYNDHAM,) EARL OF, an English nobleman, born in 1751, inherited that title at the age of twelve. He was eminent for his public spirit and his liberality as a patron of native artists. Died in 1837.

Eguia, de, dà à-gee'â, (Francisco Ramon,) a Spanish

Egula, de, da a-gee a, (Francisco Ramon,) a Spanish general, born at Durango in 1750; died in 1827.

Egyptus, the French of ÆGYPTUS, which see.

Ehingen, von, fon ā'ing-en, (GEORGE,) a German traveller and knight-errant, born about 1435. He fought with distinction against the Moors in Spain and Portugal. He wrote a narrative of his travels in Europe, Palestine, etc., (1600.)

Ehinger, a'ing-er, (ELIAS,) a German theologian, born in 1573, was professor and rector at Augsburg, and pub-

lished several theological works. Died in 1653.

See JACOB BRUCKER, "Commentatio de Vita et Scriptis E. Ehingeri," 1724.

Ehlers, ā'lers, (MARTIN,) a German novelist, born in Holstein in 1732, became professor of philosophy at Kiel in 1776. His chief work is "Considerations on Kiel in 1776. His chief work is "Considerations on the Morality of our Enjoyments and Pleasures," (2 vols., 1790.) "All his thoughts," says Guizot, "are those of a wise man. He presents a number of important truths with clearness and simplicity." ("Biographie Universelle.") Died in 1800.

See Meuset, "Lexikon der vom Jahr 1750-1800 verstorbenen Deutschen Schriftsteller."

Ehninger, en'ing-er,? (JOHN W.,) an American painter, born in the city of New York in 1827, studied in Paris. His forte is genre. Among his works are "The Foray," "Ars celare Artem," "Lady Jane Grey," and familiar rural scores. rural scenes.

See H. T. TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Ehrenberg, a'ren-berg', (Christian Gottfried,) a German naturalist, celebrated for his microscopic researches, was born at Delitzsch, in Prussian Saxony, in 1795. He studied medicine at Leipsic, and took his degree in 1818. His first writings were treatises on fungi and

other cryptogamous plants. At the expense of the Berlin Academy, he made with Dr. Hemprich a scientific excursion to Egypt, Arabia, and Syria, in which they spent about six years, (1820–26.) On his return to Berlin he was appointed adjunct professor of the Faculty of Medicine. He published his observations in "Scientific Travels through Northern Africa and Western Asia," (1828,) and in several special treatises entitled "Physical Symbols of Birds, Insects," etc., ("Symbolæ physicæ Avium, Insectorum," etc., 1828–34.) In 1829 he accompanied Humboldt in an excursion to the Ural and Altai Mountains. Having turned his attention to the study of animalcula, he made remarkable discoveries with the microscope. He published in 1838 a description of the structure and habits of infusoria, in his great work "The Infusoria as Perfect Organisms," ("Die Infusionsthierchen als vollkommene Organismen.") He wrote other works, in which he announced that cretaceous and calcareous strata and large portions of mountains are composed of the skeletons of infusoria or microscopic organisms. His "Mikro-Geologie," (1854-56,) treating of this department of geology, is among his most important works.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ehrenberg, (FRIEDRICH,) a German theologian, born at Elberfeld in 1776, became court preacher in 1834.
Ehrenheim, a'ren-hīm', (FREDRICK WILHELM,) BA-

RON OF, a Swedish statesman, born at Broby in 1753. In 1794 he was minister at the court of Denmark, and a few years later he obtained the portfolio of foreign affairs. When Gustavus IV. was dethroned, in 1809, Ehrenheim retired from the public service. He wrote an excellent treatise on "General Physics and Meteorology," and a few other works. Died in 1828.

Ehrenmalm, ā'ren-mālm', (ARVID.) a Swedish traveller, who published in 1742 a "Journey through Nordland and Lapland," etc.

Ehrenpreus, ā'ren-prê-oos, (Carl,) a Swedish statesman, born at Erebro in 1692. He was employed by Charles XII. as secretary at Bender about 1710, and after his return to Sweden was made a senator and a count. Died in 1760.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ehrenschild, ä'ren-sh'ilt', (Conrad Bierman,) a Danish statesman, born in 1629; died in 1698.

Ehrenschöld or Ehrenschoeld, ä'ren-sh'ölt', or Ehrenskjold, ä'rens-ch'ölt', (NILS,) a Swedish admiral, born in 1674. In 1714 or 1715 he commanded the Swedish fleet which was defeated in the Gulf of Finland by a superior Russian fleet, in which Peter the Great served as rear-admiral. Died in 1728.

Ehrensteen. See Ehrensten.

Ehrensteen. See Ehrensteen.
Ehrensteen, ā/ren-stên', written also Ehrensteen,
(Eduard,) a Swedish statesman and author, born at
Locknevid in 1620, was the son of Philip Bononius. In
1653 he became secretary of the king, Charles Gustavus, and, having subsequently received letters of nobility, he took the name of Ehrensten. He was appointed secretary of state in 1659, and chancellor of the court in 1671. He wrote "De Forma Substantiali," (1642,) and other works, which are commended. Died in 1686.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ehrenstral, ā'ren-strál', (DAVID CLÖCKER,) a painter of history and portraits, born at Hamburg in 1629, studied in Italy. In 1661 he was appointed painter to the court of Sweden. Died in 1698.

Ehrenswärd. See Ehrenswärd. Ehrenswaerd. See Ehrenswärd.

Ehrenswärd or Ehrenswaerd, a'ren-swerd', (Au-GUST,) COUNT OF, a Swedish field-marshal, born in 1710, made himself famous by devising and organizing a new plan of national defence,—a fleet of transport-vessels and gun-boats,—which was employed with success on several occasions. He also planned the fortifications of Sveaborg. Died in 1773.

See Geyer, "History of Sweden;" AXEL M. ARBIN, "Åminnelse-Tal öfver A. Ehrenswaerd," 1774.

Ehrenswärd or Ehrenswaerd, (CARL AUGUST,) a Swedish admiral and artist, a son of the preceding, was born about 1745. He visited Italy about 1780, and after

his return published an account of his travels, illustrated with fine engravings by himself. He was admiral of the fleet in 1789, and fought against the Russians. Died in

Ehret, ā'rêt, (GEORG D.,) a German artist, distinguished for his skill in drawing and painting plants, was born in Baden in 1710. He worked some time in Bâle, from which he removed to Paris, where he was employed by Bernard de Jussieu. He became intimate with Linmæus in Holland, and designed the figures of his beautiful "Hortus Cliffortianus," (1737.) In 1740 he went to England, where he worked for the Royal Society and published a series of engravings of plants, (1748–59.) Died in 1770.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Ehrhardt, ār/hart, (SIGISMOND JUST,) a German historian and preacher, born in 1733. He wrote on the early history of Lower Saxony, and "On the Origin and Antiquities of Schmalkalden." Died in 1793.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ehrhart, ar'hart, (Balthasar,) a German botanist, was born at Memmingen. His chief work is an "Economical History of Plants," of which five volumes had appeared at his death in 1756. It was continued and completed by P. F. Gmelin.

Ehrhart, (Frederick,) a Swiss botanist, born at Holderland country and the trade of anotherary and

darbanc about 1745, learned the trade of apothecary, and in the study of botany was a pupil of Linnæus at Upsal. From 1787 to 1792 he issued "Fragments of Natural History," in 7 vols. He received in 1787 the diploma of botanist to his Britannic Majesty. Died in 1795.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ehrmann, ẽr'môn' or ār'mân, (Frédéric Louis,) a

French writer, born about 1740, published "Elements of Physics," (1779.) Died in 1800.

Ehrmann, ār/mān, (Johann Christian,) a German

medical writer, born at Strasburg in 1740; died about

Ehrmann, ār'mān, (MARIANNE,) a Swiss authoress, whose maiden name was Brentano, (brên-tâ'no,) born at Rapperschwyl in 1755. She was married to T. F. Ehrmann, a geographer. She wrote works for the in-Struction of women, among which were "Amelia, a True Story," (1787,) and "The Solitary of the Alps," (1794.) "Her style is clear and easy," says Guizot; "her reflections are always just, and often new. All her writings are pervaded by an excellent morality." Died in 1795.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Eichendorff, von, fon i'ken-dorf', (Joseph.) Baron, a popular German poet and novelist, born at Lubowitz, near Ratibor, in 1788. He became referendar of the government at Breslau in 1816, and afterwards councillor (regierungsrath) at Königsberg and Berlin. He wrote several tragedies and novels, some of which are considered master-pieces. Among the latter are "Presentiment and Reality," (1815,) and "Aus dem Leben eines Taugenichts," ("From the Life of a Good-for-Nothing," 1824: translated into English by C. G. Leland in 1866.) His songs are admired for melody and tenderness. Died in 1827.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Eichens, I'Kens, (FRIEDRICH EDUARD,) an eminent German engraver, born in Berlin in 1804. He pursued his studies in Paris and Italy, where he acquired reputa-tion by engravings of "The Daughter of Titian" and Raphael's "Vision of Ezekiel." He returned to Berlin

Raphael's "Vision of Ezekiel." He returned to Berlin about 1832, and was admitted into the Royal Academy. His "Adoration of the Magi," after Raphael, is admired.

Eichhoff, &'kof', (Frédéric Gustave,) a French philologist, born at Havre in 1799. He studied Sanscrit and other Oriental languages, and wrote, among other works, a "Comparison of the Languages of Europe with those of India," (1836.) In 1855 he was chosen inspectorgeneral of the classes of living languages in the lyceums (lycées) of France.

Eichhorn, īk'horn, (Heinrich,) a German medical writer, graduated in 1822; died in 1832.

Eichhorn, (Johann Albrecht Friedrich,) born in Prussia in 1779, was minister of public instruction and worship from 1840 to 1848. Died in 1856.

Eichhorn, (Johann Conrad,) a German naturalist, born at Dantzic in 1718, wrote on aquatic animals. Died in 1790.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Eichhorn, (Johann Gottfried,) an excellent German scholar and biblical critic, born at Dörenzimmern, Hohenlohe-Oehringen, on the 16th of October, 1752. He was professor of Oriental languages at Jena from 1775 to 1788. In the latter year he obtained the chair of Oriental and biblical literature at Göttingen, where or Oriental and biblical literature at Gottingen, where he taught until his death. He edited a periodical called a "General Repository of Biblical Literature," (10 vols., 1787–1801,) and published many important works, among which are an "Introduction to the Old Testament," (3 vols., 1783,) and an "Introduction to the New Testament," (2 vols., 1804–10.) His "Primitive History" ("Urgeschichte," 3 vols., 1790–93) is admired for style and erudition. He left a "Universal History," (5 vols., 1790.) a. "History of Literature from its Origin to the and erudition. He left a "Universal History," (5 vols., 1799,) a "History of Literature from its Origin to the Most Recent Times," (6 vols., 1806–12,) "The Primitive History of the House of Guelph," (1817,) and other historical works. As a biblical critic he favours rationalism or philosophic skepticism. Died in 1827.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" T. C. Tychsen, "Memoria J. G. Eichhorn," 1828; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eichhorn, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) an eminent Prussian jurisconsult and historian, born at Jena in 1781, was a son of the preceding. He became professor of German law at Berlin in 1811, and at Göttingen in 1817. In 1828 he resigned his chair on account of ill health. About 1833 he was appointed a member of the council of state 1833 he was appointed a member of the council of state at Berlin, and of the commission of legislation. Among his principal works is a "History of the States and Law of Germany," (4 vols., 1808–18,) which has passed through eight editions, and an "Introduction to German Civil Law," (Privatrecht.) Died at Cologne in 1854.

Eichler, īk'ler, (GOTTFRIED.) a German painter of portraits and history, was born at Augsburg about 1675. He studied under Carlo Maratta in Rome, and returned to Augsburg, where he received the title of court painter. Died in 1757.

Died in 1757.

Eichler, (Gottfried,) a son of the preceding, born in 1715, was a skilful designer and engraver on copper.

Died in 1770.

Eichler, (MATTHIAS GOTTFRIED,) a son of the pre-ding, born in 1748, lived at Berne. He engraved "The ceding, born in 1748, lived at Berne. "He engraved "The Deluge," after Poussin, and many other historical pieces and landscapes. Died about 1818.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Eichmann. See DRYANDER, (JOHANN.)
Eichner, īk'ner, (ERNST.) a German musician and composer, born at Manheim in 1740; died in 1777.
Eichstad, īk'stāt, (LORENZ.) a German medical writer, born at Stettin; died in 1660.

Éichstädt, īk'stät, (Heinrich Karl Abraham,) a Eichstädt, ik'stat, (HEINRICH KARL ABRAHAM,) a German philologer, born at Oschatz in 1772. He was professor of eloquence at Jena, edited the "Literary Gazette," and published "Questiones Philologicæ," (1796,) and an edition of Lucretius, (1801.) Died in 1848.

Eichwald, ĭκ'ŵâlt, (EDWARD.) a Russian naturalist, of German extraction, born at Mittau in 1795. He was appointed professor of zoology and obstetrics at Kazan in 1823, after which he made an excursion to the Caspian Sea and Persia. About 1828 he became professor of

Sea and Persia. About 1838 he became professor of mineralogy and zoology in Saint Petersburg; he afterwards explored the scientific resources of parts of Russia and Italy. He wrote a treatise, in German, "On the Natural History of Lithuania, Volhynia, and Podolia," (1830,) a "Fauna Caspio-Caucasia," (1841,) "The Primitive World of Russia," ("Die Urwelt Russlands," 4 vols., 1840-47,) and other works.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Eimmart, īm'mart, or Eimart, ī'mart, (Georg CHRISTOPH,) a German painter, born in 1597; died at Ratisbon in 1660.

Eimmart, (GEORG CHRISTOPH,) an ingenious German artist and astronomer, born at Ratisbon in 1638. He painted portraits and history with success at Nuremberg, where he settled in 1660. He made astronomical observations, and left many volumes of manuscripts on as-

tronomy, meteorology, etc. Died in 1705. Einari, i-na're, (GISSUR,) the first Protestant Bishop of Skalholt, Iceland, received lessons from Luther at Wittenberg, and, returning home, became the leader of the Reformation in that island.

Einari, written also Einarson, (HALFDAN,) an Icelandic savant, became in 1755 rector of the Latin School at Holum. His most important work is "Sciagraphia," or "Sketch of the Literary History of Iceland," in which he notices four hundred and five writers. Died in 1784.

See KRAFT og NYERUP, "Litteraturlexicon."

Einarson. See EINARI.

Einem, von, fon I'nem, (Johann Justus,) a German writer and teacher, published a "Sketch of the Life of Luther," (1730,) and other works.

Einhard. See Eginhard.

Einhard. See Einhard.

Einheriar, īn-hā/re-ar, or Einherjar, [from einn, "one," "single," hence "singled out" or "chosen," and heri, (allied to the German Herr,) "lord," "hero,"] in the Norse mythology, the name given to the chosen heroes who are admitted to Valhalla. (See Odin and Valkyria.)

Einsiedel, von, fon in'see-del, (Friedrich Hilde-BRAND,) a German writer and politician, born at Leipsic

π 1750; died in 1828.
Eioub or Eiub. See AIYOOB.
Eira, ī'rā, or Eir, īr, [etymology unknown,] in the
Norse mythology, the goddess of medicine,
Eirene, ī-ree'ne, [Gr. Εἰρῆνη; Lat. Pax; Fr. La Paix,
Δ² πλ | the goddess of medicine, la pa,] the goddess of peace, in classic mythology, was called a daughter of Jupiter and Themis. Altars and statues were raised in her honour at Athens, and a magni-

ficent temple was erected to her in Rome by Vespasian.

Eiselen, 7'zeh-len, (Johann Friedrich,) a German publicist, born at Rothemburg in 1785, became professor of law at Halle in 1829. He wrote a "Theory of Political Economy," (1843.)

Eisen, à zon', (CHARLES,) a French painter and engraver, born in Paris in 1721; died in 1778.

Eisen von Schwarzenberg, ī'zen von shwart'senberg', (Johann Georg,) a German physician and writer

bêrg', (Johann Georg.) a German physician and writer ontheology, etc., was born at Bolsingen in 1717. He promoted the abolition of serfdom in Livonia. Died in 1779. **Eisengrein**, 1'zen-grīn', (Martin,) a German theologian, born in 1535, lived at Ingolstadt. Died in 1578. **Eisenhart**, 1'zen-hart', (Johann Friedrich,) a distinguished German jurist, born at Spire in 1720. He published "Institutes of German Private Law," ("Institutiones Juris Germanici privati," 1753,) and other legal works. "His style is clear and precise," says Guizot, "his discussions are animated, and give proof of equal sagacity and judgment." ("Biographie Universelle.") Died in 1783. Died in 1783.

See J. C. Wernsdorf, "Memoria J. F. Eisenharti," 1783; Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Eisenmann, ī'zen-mān', (GOTTFRIED,) a German medical writer and liberal politician, born at Würtzburg

in 1795. He was imprisoned for political reasons from 1832 to 1841. Among his works is a treatise "On Rheumatism," (3 vols., 1841-43.)

Eisenmenger, ī'zen-mēng'er, (Johann Andreas,) a German philologist and Hebraist, born at Manheim in 1654. He became professor of Oriental languages at Heidelberg in 1702 and published "Indaism Jungaled" Heidelberg in 1700, and published "Judaism Unveiled," (1700,) which is regarded as a libellous work by the Jews and others. Died in 1704.

See A. T. HARTMANN, "J. A. Eisenmenger und seine jüdischen Gegner," 1834.

Eisenschmid, ī'zen-shmit', (Johann Kaspar,) a skil-ful mathematician, born at Strasburg in 1656, was chosen in 1699 an associate of the Academy of Sciences at Paris. He wrote a treatise on "The Figure of the Earth," and several other works. Died in 1712. Eisinga, ī'sing-hā, (Eise,) born in Holland in 1744,

was a councillor of state, and noted as the inventor and maker of a remarkable planetarium. He died at Frane-

ker in 1828. Eiyub. See A1Y00B.

Ekama, ā'kā-mā, (CORNELIS,) a Dutch mathematician, born in Friesland in 1773; died in 1826.

Ekber. See AKBAR.

Ekeberg, êk'eh-bêrg', (ANDERS GUSTAF,) an eminent Swedish chemist, born at Stockholm in 1767. He made some chemical discoveries, and taught chemistry at Upsal. Died in 1813.

Ekeberg, (CARL GUSTAF,) a Swedish captain and china, and gained distinction by his useful observations. He published an "Account of the Rural Economy of the Chinese," (1754,) and a "Voyage to India in 1770–71." For his treatise on Inoculation he received medals and pensions from several foreign powers. Died in 1784. See A. Sparrman, "Åminnelse-Tal öfver C. G. Ekeberg," 1791.

Ekeblad, ek'eh-blâd', (CLAUDIUS,) COUNT OF, a Swedish statesman, born about 1700, was chosen in 1761 minister of foreign affairs. His opponents, styled the party of Caps, prevailed in 1766, and he lost his place, but recovered it in 1769, when the Hats, or French party, were in the ascendant. Died in 1771.

See HOEFKEN, "Áminnelse-Tal öfver C. Ekeblad," 1773.

Fly'ing (HEVERRY) an English parson born in Chec.

Ek'ins, (Jeffery,) an English parson, born in Cheshire. He translated from the Greek "The Loves of Medea and Jason," by Apollonius of Rhodes. Died in

1791. **Ekström** or **Ekstroem**, êk'ström, (DANIEL,) a Swedish mechanician and mathematician, born at Ekesog in mathematical instruments. 1711. He made excellent mathematical instruments.

Died in 1755.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" P. WAR-GENTEN, "Gedächtniss auf Daniel Ekstroem."

Elagabale. See Elagabalus.

Elagabale, See Elagabalus.

Elagabale, à lagabale, man emperor, born at Antioch in 204 A.D., was supposed to be the natural son of Caracalla. His original name was Varius Avitus Bassianus; but, having become a priest in the Temple of the Sun, (the Syrian Elagabal,) he adopted the name of that idol. In 218 he was proclaimed by the army as successor to Caracalla, and, having defeated his rival Macrinus, he assumed the name of M. A. Antoninus. His reign was short, and was discreted by cruelty extravagance and informus vices. He graced by cruelty, extravagance, and infamous vices. He was assassinated by his soldiers in 222, and was succeeded by Alexander Severus.

See TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs;" GIBBON, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" LAMPRIDIUS, "Elagabalus;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Elbée, d', del'bà', (GIGOT, zhe'go',) a Vendean general-in-chief, born of a French family at Dresden in 1752. He resided in France when the Revolution began, and put himself at the head of a body of royalists in March, 1793. His army joined that of Cathelineau and defeated the republicans at Fontenay and Saumur. On the death of Cathelineau, in June, Elbée was chosen general-in-chief. He was defeated at Luçon, and gained a decisive victory over Marceau at Chantonnay. He lost a great battle and was desperately wounded at Chollet, in October. Having been taken prisoner, he was shot, by order of a court-martial, in January, 1794.

See THIERS, "History of the French Revolution;" DE COURCELLES, "Histoire des Généraux Français."

Elbene. See Delbene.

El'bert, (Samuel,) an American officer, born in South Carolina in 1743, served with distinction as colonel in the Revolutionary war, and was chosen Governor of Georgia in 1785. Died in 1788.

Elbeuf or Elbœuf, d', dêl'buf', (CHARLES,) DUKF, born about 1556, was a son of René de Lorraine, noticed below. Died in 1605.

Elbeuf, d', (CHARLES,) a son of the preceding, born in 1596, became Duke of Elbeuf, and married in 1619 an illegitimate daughter of Henry IV. Died in 1657.

Elbeuf, d', (EMMANUEL MAURICE,) PRINCE, a grandson of the preceding, born in 1677, entered the service of the Emperor of Germany. He became owner of a villa at Portici, and there ordered some excavations which resulted in the discovery of Herculaneum. Dicd

Elbeuf, d', (René de Lorraine—deh lo'ran',) Marquis, a son of Claude, Duc de Guise. Died in 1566.

Elbouf. See Elbeuf.

Elburcht, van, (Jan,) a Dutch painter, born at Elburg about 1550, worked at Antwerp. He painted landscapes, storms at sea, and scriptural subjects.

El'cho, (Francis Wemys Charteris Douglas,)
Lord, nowEarl Wemyss, (Weemz,) a British politician, was born in 1818. He represented East Gloucestershire in the House of Commons from 1841 to 1846, and then Haddington until his succession to the pergagain 1882. Haddington until his succession to the peerage in 1883. He is a Liberal-Conservative. He has taken a leading part in aiding the Volunteer movement.

Elci, (ANGELO,) COUNT, an Italian philologist, born in Florence in 1764. He published a fine edition of Lucan's "Pharsalia," and some satires. Died in 1824.

Lucan's "Pharsalia," and some satires. Died in 1824. Ell'dad the Danite, a Jewish traveller, lived in Arabia in the ninth century. He travelled in China, Persia, and other countries, and wrote a narrative of his travels. Ell'don, (John Scott,) Earl or, lord-chancellor of England, was born at Newcastle in 1751. His father, William Scott, was a prosperous "coal-fitter," or dealer in coal. John Scott was educated at Oxford, where in 1771 he gained a prize of £20 for a prose essay on the "Advantages and Disadvantages of Foreign Travel." In 1772 he ran away with and married Elizabeth Surtees, a lady of exquisite beauty. He began the study of law in the Middle Temple in 1773, where, by the most intense application, he laid the foundation of the unrivalled reputation which he acquired as a judge. In 1776 he was called to the bar, and practised in London and on the northern circuit. His great excellence as a lawyer was publicly recognized in 1780 in the case of Acroyd 25. Smithson before Lord Thurlow. From this time his success was rapid and uninterrupted. In 1783 he was returned to Parliament, in which he took a prominent part as a supporter of the ministry of Pitt. Though not a brilliant orator, he often spoke with great effect. In 1786 he warmly defended Warren Hastings in the House.

In 1788 he was appointed solicitor-general, and received the title of baronet. From 1793 until 1799 he officiated as attorney-general amidst the excitement of the French Revolution. He prosecuted Hardy, Horne Tooke, and others for treason, who were defended by Erskine and acquitted. In 1799 he obtained the office of chief justice of the common pleas, and was raised to the peerage as Baron Eldon, a title derived from a manor in the county of Durham. Lord Kenyon congratulated the profession on this appointment, and predicted that Eldon would prove to be "the most consummate judge that ever sat in judgment." It is admitted that he performed the

duties of this station admirably.

In April, 1801, on the accession of Addington as prime minister, Lord Eldon was raised to the dignity of lord chancellor, which he ascribed to the favour of the king. The latter, having sent for Eldon, drcw the seals out from his bosom, saying, "I give them to you from my heart!" He retained the great seal for the period of twenty-six years, excepting an interval of about a year in 1806-07, when Erskine succeeded him. He possessed great influence in the cabinet and in the Upper House. It may, however, be mentioned as his reproach that he constantly supported the Conservative party, that he opposed the abolition of the slave-trade, the Reform bill, and nearly every other change, whether of useful reform or useless innovation. When Canning became prime minister, in 1827, Eldon was superseded by Lord Lyndhurst, and retired from public life. A few years before this he had been created Viscount Encombe and Earl of

Eldon. Died in 1838.

See "The Public and Private Life of Lord Eldon," by Horace Twiss, 3 vols., 1844; Lord Campbell, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors;" Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. ix.; "London Quarterly Review" for December and June, 1844; "Westminster Review" for December, 1844; "Fraser's Magazine" for August, 1844.

Review" for December, 1844; "Fraser's Magazine" for August, 1844.

Eleanor, êl'a-nor, [Sp. Leonora, la-o-no'rā,] of Aragon, Queen of Portugal, was a daughter of Ferdinand of Aragon. She was married in 1428 to a Portuguese prince, who became in 1433 King Edward I. He died in 1438, leaving her guardian of her minor son, Alfonso V., and regent. Died in 1445.

Eleanor [Fr. Éléonora, à'là'o'nora'] of Austria, a sister of the emperor Charles V., was born at Louvain in 1498, and was married in 1519 to Emanuel, King of Portugal, who died about two years later. In 1530 she

became the consort of Francis 1. of France, in accordance with the first clause of the treaty of Cambrai. had two children, who were the issue of her first marriage. She survived Francis, and died in Spain in 1558. See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Eleanor of Castile, a daughter of Ferdinand III. of Castile, was married in 1254 to the Prince of Wales, who became Edward I. of England. Died in 1290.

Eleanor [Fr. ÉLÉONORE, à là 'o'nor'] of GUIENNE,

Queen of France, and afterwards Queen of England, was born about 1122. She was daughter and heiress of the last Duke of Aquitaine. In 1137 she married Louis VII. of France, whom she followed on a crusade in 1147. Having been divorced in 1152, she married Henry II. of England. In order to revenge his infidelity to her, she is said to have instigated the king's sons to rebel, for which she was imprisoned about fifteen years. She was regent while her son, Richard I., was absent on a crusade. Died in 1203.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Eleanor or Ellinor [Port. Eleonora, or, more fully, Eleonora Tellez, à-là-o-no'ra tel'lez] of Portugal, a beautiful Portuguesc lady, born about 1350. She became the queen of Ferdinand I. of Portugal. She was artful and unscrupulous, and is said to have caused the death of her sister. Died in 1405. See Laclede, "Histoire de Portugal."

Eleanor of Provence, Queen of England, was a daughter of Raimond Berenger IV., and was married to Henry III. of England in 1236. She was mother of Edward I. Died in 1291.

E-le-ā'zar, [Heb. אלעזר,] a high-priest of the Hebrew church, was a son of Aaron, whom he succeeded in the high-priesthood about 1452 B.C.

See Exodus xxviii. 1; Numbers xx. 28, xxxi. 6; Joshua xxiv. 33. Eleazar, a Jewish high-priest, who about 277 B.C. sent to Ptolemy, King of Egypt, (in compliance with his request,) seventy-two wise men to translate the Mosaic law into Greek.

Eleazar, a Jewish warrior, was a brother of Judas Maccabæus. He was killed in battle in 163 B.C.

Eleazar, an eminent Jewish scribe, who resisted the tyrannical orders of Antiochus Epiphanes, and was put to death in 167 B.C.

Eleazar, a son of Ananias, a fanatical Jew, instigated his countrymen to revolt against the Romans. During the siege of Jerusalem by Titus (70 A.D.) he was the leader of one of the hostile factions of that city.

See Josephus, "History."

Eleazar, a Jewish warrior, noted for his obstinate defence of Massada against the Romans in 70 A.D. When resistance was no longer practicable, to avoid capture he

and his men killed themselves.

Eleazar or Eliezer of Garmiza or of Worms, an eminent Hebrew rabbi, lived about 1240.

E-lec'tra, [Gr. 'Ηλέκτρα,] one of the Pleiades, was regarded as the daughter of Atlas and Pleione, and the mother of Dardanus.

Electra, [Gr. Ἡλέκτρα; Fr. ÉLECTRE, à'làktr'; It. ELETTRA, à-lêt'tra,] a daughter of Agamemnon, and a sister of Orestes, was sometimes called Laodice. Her story has been dramatized by Æschylus, Sophocles, and

Story has been dramatized by Æschylus, Sophocies, and Euripides.

Electre. See Electra.

E-lec'try-on, [Gr. Ἡλεκτρίων,] a son of Perseus and Andromeda, was King of Mycenæ, (or, as some say, of Argos,) and father of Alcmena. Returning victorious from war, he was accidentally killed by Amphitryon, who was betrothed to his daughter Alcmena.

Electra Weller. See FIEANDR OF PORTICAL

Eleonora Tellez. See ELEANOR OF PORTUGAL Elettra. See ELECTRA.

Elettra. See ELECTRA.

E-leū'sis, [Gr. 'Ελευσίς,] a mythical person, called a son of Mercury or of Ogyges. The town of Eleusis in Attica is supposed to have derived its name from him.

E-leū-the'ti-us or E-leū'the-ros, [Fr. ÉLEUTHÈRF, à'luh'tair',] a native of Nicopolis or Epirus, in Greece, was elected pope or bishop of Rome in 177 A.D. He died in 192, and was succeeded by Victor I.

El-fle'da or Eth'el-fle'da, daughter of Alfred the Great of England, and sister of Edward the Elder, in-

herited some of her father's royal qualities. She became about 890 the wife of Ethelred, Count of Mercia, after whose death she defended her dominions against the Danes with courage and ability. Died in 922.

Elfric. See ALFRIC.

El-fri'da, queen of Edgar, King of the Anglo-Saxons, was the mother of Ethelred II., and was a woman of infamous character.

Elger. See ELLIGER, (OTMAR.)

El'gin, (JAMES BRUCE,) EARL OF, son of Thomas, noticed below, a distinguished British statesman, was born in 1811, and educated at Oxford. In 1841 he succeeded his father in the earldom of Elgin and Kincar-From 1842 to 1846 he was Governor of Jamaica, and in the latter year he was appointed Governor-General of Canada. In this position his policy was liberal, and his administration obtained the general approbation of the colonists and of the central government. In 1849 he was created an English peer. He left Canada in 1854, and was sent in 1857 to China on a special mission, which he performed with ability and success, and after the capture of Canton negotiated the treaty of Tien-Tsien or Tientsin, (1858.) In June, 1859, he became postmastergeneral in the cabinet of Palmerston. He went as ambassador to China in 1860, and, after the success of the British army, entered Pekin in triumph. He returned home in the spring of 1861, and was appointed Governor-General of India. Died in 1863.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for January, 1864.

Elgin, (THOMAS BRUCE,) EARL OF, seventh Earl of Elgin and Kincardine, born in Scotland in 1777, was descended from King Robert Bruce. He succeeded to the peerage in childhood, entered the army at an early age, and rose to the rank of general. In 1795 he was appointed envoy extraordinary to Berlin, and in 1799 was sent in the same capacity to Constantinople. While engaged in the latter mission, he availed himself of the opportunity to procure, with great labour and expense, at Athens, a large collection of statues, bas-reliefs, medals, monuments, and other remains of ancient art, which were purchased by the government in 1816, and now form part of the British Museum, under the name of the "Elgin Marbles." The government paid him £35,000 for these treasures, for removing which he was severely satirized by Lord Byron. Died in 1841.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Quarterly Review" for January, 1816; "Edinburgh Review" for January,

El-gi'va, ? Queen of Edmund I., King of the Anglo-Saxons, and mother of Edgar.

E'lī, [Heb. לילי,] a Hebrew high-priest and judge, who flourished about 1170 B.C. He judged Israel forty years, and was succeeded by Samuel.

See I. Samuel i., ii., iii., and iv.

Elia. See LAMB, (CHARLES.) Elian. See ÆLIAN.

Elias, (of Scripture.) See ELIJAH.

Elias, (of Scripture.) See ELIJAH.

Elias, à-lee'às, (MATTHÄUS,) a German painter, born near Cassel in 1658, worked at Paris. Among his works is a "Transfiguration." Died in 1741.

E-li'as Le-vi'ta, a Jewish rabbi, born probably in Italy in 1472, was one of the most celebrated writers and skilful grammarians among the modern Jews. He taught Hebrew in Rome and Venice, and published many works, among which were a "Hebrew Grammar" and a "Chaldaic, Talmudic, and Rabbinical Lexicon."

His critical notes on the text of Scripture entitled "Mas. His critical notes on the text of Scripture, entitled "Massorah," (1538,) are highly prized. Died at Venice in 1549.

See BASNAGE, "Histoire des Juifs."

Elichmann, ā'lik-mān', (JOHANN,) a German Orientalist and physician, born in Silesia, practised at Leyden, where he died in 1639. In the opinion of Salmasius, he understood Persian better than any European of his time.

Élie, the French of ELIJAH, which see.

Elie de Beaumont, à le' deh bô'môn', (Anne Louise Morin-Dumesnil—mo'rân' dii'ma'nel',) an authoress, born at Caen in 1729, was the wife of Jean Baptiste Jacques, noticed below. She wrote a novel entitled "Letters of the Marquis de Roselle," (2 vols., 1764.) Died in 1783.

Élie de Beaumont, (Jean Baptiste Armand Louis Eine de Beaumont, (JEAN BAPTISTE ARMAND LOUIS LÉONCÉ,) a French geologist, born at Canon (Calvados) in 1798. He studied in the École Polytechnique and the École des Mines. In 1823 he was sent with M. Dufrénoy on a scientific excursion to Great Britain. He afterwards co-operated in a great geological map of France. (See Dufrénov, P. A.) He became professor of geology in the College of France in 1832, chief engineer of mines in 1833, and a member of the Institute in 1835. Though not a politician, he was appointed a senator in 1852. He succeeded Arago in 1853 as perpetual secretary of the Academy of Sciences. Among his principal works are a "Glance at Mines," ("Coup-d'Œil sur les Mines," [824] "Researches in some of the Revolutions of the 1824) "Researches in some of the Revolutions of the Surface of the Globe," (1829,) and "Lectures on Geology," (3 vols., 1845 et seq.) He died in 1874.

See "Galerie historique des Membres du Sénat."

Élie de Beaumont, (JEAN BAPTISTE JACQUES,) a French lawyer, grandfather of the preceding, was born at Carentan in 1732. He acquired a European reputation by his judicial "Mémoires." In reference to his memoir of "les Calas," Voltaire pronounced him a true philosopher. He died in 1886. He died in 1786.

Élie de la Poterie, à'le' deh la pot're', (JEAN AN-TOINE,) a French physician, brother of the preceding, was born about 1731. He died in 1794, leaving a few able

treatises on mesmerism, pharmacy, etc. Elien, the French of ÆLIAN, which see.

Eliezer. See Eleazar.

E-lĭ-e'zer, a Jewish rabbi and writer, surnamed THE GREAT, lived in Palestine about 100 A.D.

Eligius. See Eloi.

Eligoum. See ELIKOUM.

E-II'jah [Heb. אליהו דו ארוהא] THE TISHBITE, an eminent Hebrew prophet, whose name is written E.I.As in the New Testament, [Fr. Élie, ½'le'.] He was a native of Thisbe. The first recorded fact in his history is that he predicted to Ahab a great drought. (I. Kings xvii. 1.) He made zealous efforts to convert the people from idolatry, and was the honoured instrument in the most signal manifestations of miraculous power. Finally, favoured with an exemption from the common doom of mortality, he was translated to heaven about 895 B.C.

See I. Kings xviii., xix., xx., xxi.; II. Kings i., ii.; Matthew xi. 14, xvii. 3; Luke i. 17; also, F. Korn, "Der Prophet Elias; ein Sonnen-Mythus," 1837; Krummacher, "Elijah the Tishbite."

Elikoom or Elikoum (el-e-koom') I., written also Eligoum, a Christian prince of the Orpelian race in Georgia. About 1168 he entered the service of the Sultan of Azerbaijân, who made him governor of Ispahan and other cities and in 1172 ceded to him part of Armenia.

He had one son, Libarid, who succeeded him.

Elio, ā'le-o, (Francisco Xavier.) a Spanish general, born at Pampeluna in 1769. In 1805 he took Buenos Ayres from the English, and in 1811 defended the royalist cause against the insurgents of Montevideo. Recalled to Spain about 1812, he was appointed general of an army, fought against the French, aided to restore Ferdinand VII., and was made Captain-General of Valencia and Murcia in 1814. He was imprisoned by the insurgents in 1820, and executed at Valencia in 1822. See Southev's "History of the Peninsular War."

Eliot, (GEORGE.) See Evans, (Marian C.)

Eliot, (GEORGE.) See EVANS, (MARIAN C.)
Ell'I-ot, (JARED.) an American preacher and botanist,
born in Connecticut in 1685, was a grandson of John
Eliot, the Apostle of the Indians. Died in 1763.
Eliot, (JOHN.) called "the Apostle of the Indians,"
was born in England in 1604, and was educated at Cambridge. He emigrated to Boston in 1631, and soon
became minister of the church of Roxbury. He learned
the language of the Indians, and began about 1646 to
preach to the aborigines of Massachusetts in their own
tongue. In the prosecution of his missionary work
he travelled extensively, amidst great privations and he travelled extensively, amidst great privations and dangers, and acquired great influence over the Indians, many of whom were converted by him. He translated the Bible into the Indian language, (1661-63.) Died in 1690. See a "Life of John Eliot," by Convers Francis, in Sparks's American Biography," vol. v., 1st series.

Eliot, (JOHN,) an American biographer and minister. born in Boston in 1754, was one of the founders of the

839

Massachusetts Historical Society. He published the "New England Biographical Dictionary," (1809,) and

other works. Died in 1813.

other works. Died in 1813.

El/I-ot, (Sir John,) an eminent English statesman and orator, born at Port Eliot, in Cornwall, in April, 1590, was educated at Exeter College, Oxford. He left college in 1610, soon after which he travelled in France and Italy. In 1623 he was elected a member of Parliament, in which he became a leader of the popular party and an eloquent debater. "For quickness and completeness of classical allusion," says Forster, "Eliot had no rival in Parliament." In the second Parliament of Charles I. he made a great speech on grievances. He was the chief author of the impeachment of the Duke of Buckingham, against whom he uttered a powerful philippic, (1626.) For this speech he was committed to the Tower, from which, however, he was released about ten days later. "He had in great perfection," says Forster, "some of the highest qualities of an orator,—singular power of statement, clearness and facility in handling details, pointed classical allusion, keen and logical argument, forcible and rich declamation." In 1629 Eliot again offended the king by his remonstrance against arbitrary impositions, tonnage and poundage. The Parliament was suddenly dissolved by the king, and Eliot, with many other patriots, was committed to prison. As he refused to make dishonourable concessions, he was confined in a dark and cheerless apartment and treated with a severity that ruined his health. He died in the Tower in No-vember, 1632. During this imprisonment he wrote a philosophical work entitled "The Monarchy of Man," (unpublished,) which is highly commended.

See JOHN FORSTER, "Sir John Eliot: a Biography," 2 vols., 1864; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1864; "London Quarterly Review"

for June, 1865.

Eliot, (SAMUEL,) an American historian, born in Boston, December 22, 1821. He graduated at Harvard with the highest honours of his class in 1839, and afterwards spent several years in Europe. While in Rome, in 1845, he formed the plan of writing "The History of Liberty," ne formed the plan of writing "I he History of Liberty," of which two volumes appeared in New York and London, in 1849, under the title of "The Liberty of Rome." Part II., entitled "The Early Christians," (2 vols. 8vo,) was published in 1858. In 1856 he published "A Manual of United States History from 1492 to 1850." He was chosen president of Trinity College, Hartford, in 1860. In 1880 he published a "Selection of Poetry for Children."

Elisabetta, the Italian of ELIZABETH, which see. Elisæus, el-e-see'us, [Fr. ÉLISÉ, à'le'zà',] an eminent Armenian historian, was secretary of Vartan, general of the Armenian and Georgian armies. In 449 he became a bishop. He wrote a history of the war of Vartan against Persia, a work of superior merit, which has been often reprinted and translated into English, French, and

Italian. Died in 480 A.D.

Elisée, the French of ELISHA, which see, Elisée, d'le'zd', (JEAN JACQUES COPEL,) known as FATHER ÉLISÉE, a noted French pulpit orator, born at Besançon in 1726, preached in the fashionable churches of Paris. His sermons were published and much adired. Died in 1783. Élisée, (Marie Vincent Talachon—tå'lå'shon',) a

French surgeon, born at Lagny in 1753. He emigrated in 1792, and became chief surgeon of the royalist army. In 1797 Louis XVIII. chose him as his first surgeon.

Died in 1817. E-li'sha, [Heb. אל שע; Fr. Élisée, A'le'zà',] the son of Shaphat, an eminent Hebrew prophet, was a disciple of Elijah, whose mantle he inherited and by whom he was anointed. (See I. Kings xix. 16-21.) He performed many miracles between 890 and 840 B.C.

See II. Kings ii., iii., iv., v., vi., vii., viii., and xiii.

Elisio, à-lee'se-o, [Lat. ELYS'1US,] (GIOVANNI,) a Nea-politan physician, who lived about 1550.

Elissa. See DIDO. E-liz'a-beth or E-lis'a-beth, of Scripture, was the wife of Zacharias and the mother of John the Baptist. See Luke i. 5 to 57.

Eliz'abeth or Isabeau (e'za'bō') of Angoulême was a daughter of Aimar, Count of Angoulême. She was married in 1200 to King John of England. Died in 1245.

Eliz'abeth [Ger. ELISABETH, à-lee'zâ-bêt] OF AUSTRIA, Queen of France, born in 1554, was a daughter of the emperor Maximilian II., and a granddaughter of Charles V. She was married in 1570 to Charles IX. of France, and had one child, a daughter, who died young. She expressed abhorrence of the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew. It is stated that after the death of Charles IX. she declined an offer of marriage from Philip II. of Spain. Died in Vienna in 1592.

See CLARY DARLEM, "Elisabeth d'Autriche, Reine de France," 1847; ALFRED DE MARTONNE, "Isabelle d'Autriche," 1848.

Eliz'abeth of Bosnia was the wife of Louis the Great, King of Hungary and Poland, who, dying in 1382, left her regent during the minority of his daughter She was put to death by Giornard of Croatia Maria. in 1386.

Eliz'abeth of England, or of York, a daughter of Edward IV. and Elizabeth Woodville, was born in 1466.

Edward IV. and Elizabeth Woodville, was born in 1466. She was married to Henry VII. in 1486, and became the mother of Arthur and Henry VIII.

Elizabeth, [Sp. Isabel, e-så-bel'; It. Elisabetta, à-le-så-bet'tå,] Queen of England, the daughter of Henry VIII. and of Anne Boleyn, was born at Greenwich on the 7th of September, 1533. In 1535 her father opened a negotiation for a marriage between Elizabeth and the Duke of Angoulême, son of Francis I. of France, but Duke of Angoulême, son of Francis I. of France; but the alliance was not effected. In 1548 she was addressed by the ambitious Lord Seymour, with whom she indulged in a brief flirtation. She was endowed with superior mental powers, which were diligently improved by study, and, under the tuition of Roger Ascham, she attained a proficiency in classical learning. Before the age of seventeen she was mistress of the Latin, French, and Italian languages, and had read several Greek works. She was attached by her education to the Protestant Church. Her sister, Queen Mary, who regarded her with jealousy, committed her to the Tower in 1554, on the pretext that she was concerned in Wyatt's rebellion. Much approhension was felt by the people that attempts might be made upon her life; but she was released from the Tower after the lapse of a few months, and removed to Woodstell. stock. In 1558 she declined an offer of marriage from Eric, King of Sweden.

On the 17th of November, 1558, Mary died, and Elizabeth, with the general approbation, was proclaimed queen. Her popularity was doubtless increased by the contrast between her and the late sovereign. She acted with politic caution in her design of restoring the Protestant religion, retaining a number of Romanists in her privy council. She appointed William Cecil secretary of state, and Nicholas Bacon keeper of the great seal. She began the religious reform by ordering that a large part of the service should be read in English, and forbade the host to be elevated in her presence. The Catholic bishops refused to officiate at her coronation, excepting the Bishop of Carlisle, who, it seems, acted his part reluctantly. When Parliament met in 1559, a bill was passed which vested in the crown the supremacy claimed by the pope; the mass was abolished, and the liturgy of Edward VI. restored. "Thus," says Hume, "in one session, without any violence or tumult, was the whole system of religion altered by the will of a young woman." At her accession Elizabeth found England at war with France and in alliance with Philip of Spain, who made her an offer of marriage, which she declined. In 1559 Francis II. (King of France) having assumed the arms and title of England in right of his wife, Mary Stuart, Elizabeth retaliated by sending an army to Scotland, which drove the French out of that kingdom. In 1562 she supported with money and troops the French Huguenots, who were then engaged in civil war with the Catholics. The next year the Parliament, anxious respecting the succession, voted an address to the queen, in which they entreated her to choose a husband; but she returned an evasive answer, and was equally averse to decide in favour of any claimant to the succession or of any suitor for her hand. Besides the suitors already named, she gave encouragement to the Archduke Charles of Austria, the Duke of Anjou, and Robert Dudley, Earl of Leicester, the last of whom was the chief favourite from the early part of her reign until his death in 1588.

After the treaty with the French in 1564, England was at peace with foreign nations for more than twenty years,—a period of national prosperity and progress, in which commerce flourished and the naval power of the kingdom was greatly increased. Cecil, Lord Burleigh, was Elizabeth's prime minister and adviser during the greater part of her reign. For an account of her rivalry with the Queen of Scots, who was executed in 1587, see MARY STUART.

As the representatives of opposite interests in religion, Elizabeth and Philip of Spain had long felt a mutual hostility, which in 1588 resulted in the famous enterprise of the Invincible Armada, fitted out by Philip for the invasion of England. This armament, which consisted of more than 130 vessels and about 30,000 men, was commanded by the Duke of Medina Sidonia. The English harassed the Armada in the Channel by partial attacks, and defeated the Spaniards in a general action on the 8th of August. The Spanish admiral then retreated northward, intending to sail home by that circuitous route; but, a violent storm having arisen near the Orkroute; but, a violent storm having arisen near the Orkney Isles, more than fifty of the ships were wrecked and their crews perished. The Spanish loss was probably not less than 20,000 men. (Motley.) About this time Elizabeth began to show a decided partiality for the Earl of Essex. (See Essex.) Hostilities still continued between the English and Spaniards; and, while Philip who light the Earls Certain Flighth to Seat on the Principle. subsidized the French Catholics, Elizabeth sent an army

to aid Henry IV. in 1500 and in several ensuing years.

The reign of Elizabeth was considered eminently beneficial and glorious to the nation. It was illustrated by such names as Spenser, Shakspeare, Sidney, Bacon, and Raleigh. Her personal character was deformed by selfishness, inconstancy, deceit, heartlessness, and other unwomanly faults; but she has generally been regarded as a ruler of eminent ability as well as courage. She died in 1603, after signifying her will that King James of Scotland should succeed her. (For a more particular account of Elizabeth's character, both as a woman and a queen, see Froude's "History of England," vols. vii. to x., and Motley's "United Netherlands," chaps. vi., vii.,

viii. et seq.)

Vili. et seq.)

See, also, Dr. Thomas Birch, "Memoirs of the Reign of Queen Elizabeth," 1754; Camden, "History of Queen Elizabeth," ("Annales Rerum Anglicanarum," etc., 1625;) Lucv Aikin, "Memoirs of the Court of Queen Elizabeth," 1818; Hume, "History of England," chaps. xxxviii. to xliv.: Gregorio Lett, "Historia ovvero Vita di Elisabetta, Regina d'Inghilterra," 1693; Fr. von Raumer, "Die Königinnen Elisabeth von England und Maria von Scotland," 1836; Robert Nauton, "Fragmenta Regalia, or Observations on the Late Queen Elizabeth," 1642; also an article entitled "Elizabeth and Mary," in "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1867; "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1854, and October, 1863; "Fraser's Magazine" for October and November, 1853.

Eliz'abeth (or Élisabeth) or Isabelle, e'zã'běl' OF FRANCE, born in Paris in 1389, was a daughter of Charles VI., and became the consort of Richard II. of England. Died in 1409.

Elizabeth of FRANCE, daughter of Henry IV., was born in 1602, and was married to Philip IV. of Spain in

Died in 1644.

Eliz'abeth, SAINT, OF HUNGARY, born at Presburg in 1207, was a daughter of Andrew (András) II., King of Hungary. She was married to Louis, Landgrave of Thuringia, in 1221, and was eminent for her fervent piety and ascetic life. Died in 1231.

See "History of Saint Elizabeth of Hungary," London, 1632; Schoppe, "Leben Elisabeth's der heiligen," 1834; CHARLES DE MONTALEMBERT, "Vie de S. Elisabeth de Hongrie," 1836.

Elizabeth, (Élisabeth,) (PHILIPPINE MARIE HÉ-LÈNE,) a French princess, usually called MADAME ÉLI-SABETH, a sister of Louis XVI., was born at Versailles in 1764. During the reign of terror she shared the dangers and adversities of the king with fortitude, was imprisoned in August, 1792, and executed in May, 1794.

See Parisot, "Vie de Madame Elisabeth de France," 1814.

Elizabeth, daughter of the King of Poland, married Charobert, King of Hungary, in 1319. She was mother of three sons, one of whom, Louis, inherited his father's throne. By her intrigues and influence over her brother, Casimir of Poland, she procured for Louis also the throne of Poland in 1370. She was Regent of Poland from 1370 to 1378. Died in 1381.

Elizabeth of Valois, a daughter of Henry II. of France, was born in 1545, and married to Philip II. of Spain in 1559. She died at Madrid in 1568.

Elizabeth, (CHARLOTTE.) See TONNA, MRS.

Elizabeth, PRINCESS PALATINE, the daughter of Evederick V. of Polomic and Elizabeth.

Frederick V. of Bohemia and Elizabeth Stuart of England, was born in 1618. She received lessons in philosophy from Descartes, who is reported to have said that he "found none, except her, who thoroughly understood his works." She was instructed in religion by William Penn, whose friendship she highly valued. Having declined an offer of marriage from the King of Poland, she retired to Hervorden, where she died in 1680. The famous Prince Rupert was her brother, and George I.

See Prudhomme, "Biographie des Femmes célèbres."

of England was her sister's son.

Eliz'abeth Alexiev'na, (å-lêks-e-êv'nå,) Empress of Russia, born in 1779, was a princess of Baden, whose original name was Louisa Maria Augusta. In 1793 she became the consort of Alexander I., then grand duke. Her character is represented as very amiable. Died in

Elizabeth (Elisabeth) Christi'na or Christi'ne, (kRis-tee'na,) Queen of Prussia, born at Brunswick in 1715, was a daughter of Ferdinand Albert, Duke of Brunswick-Wolfenbüttel. In 1732 or 1733 she was married to Frederick the Great. She had a literary taste, and was distinguished for modesty, piety, and many virtues. translated several religious works into French. in 1797.

See Von Hahnke, "Elisabeth Christine, Königin von Preussen," Berlin, 1848.

Elizabeth Christina or Christine, Empress of Germany, born in 1691, was a daughter of the Duke of Brunswick-Wolfenbüttel. She was the wife of Charles VI., Emperor of Germany, and the mother of Maria Theresa. Died in 1750.

Eliz'abeth Farnese, (far-neez'; It. pron. far-nā'sa,) a daughter of Odouard II., Prince of Parma, was born in 1692. She was married in 1714 to Philip V. of Spain, and, being crafty and ambitious, soon acquired a complete ascendency over that indolent, timid, and uxorious king. (See PHILIP V.) Charles III. was her son. Died in 1766.

See "Memoirs of Elizabeth Farnese," London, 4 vols., 1746. Eliz'abeth Petrovna, (or Petrow'na,) på-trov'nå, Empress of Russia, the daughter of Peter the Great and Catherine I., was born in 1709. In 1740 Ivan, the infant son of the Duke of Brunswick, was proclaimed emperor, in accordance with the will of the late empress Anna. By a successful conspiracy of Elizabeth's partisans, of whom her surgeon, Lestocq, was the leader, she obtained the throne in 1741. In the Seven Years' war, which began in 1756, she co-operated with the enemies of Frederick the Great so successfully that her army entered Berlin the Great so successions that her army efficiency bermin 1760; and he was probably saved from ruin only by her death. She was indolent and dissolute, but inclined to clemency. Though never married, she had several children. She founded the University of Moscow and the control of the Art Patrachers of She died in the Academy of Fine Arts at Petersburg. She died in the winter of 1761-62, and was succeeded by her nephew, Peter III.

See LECLERC, "Histoire de la Russie moderne;" Lomonosof, "Panegyricus Elizabethæ Imperatricis," 1749; WIEDEMEVER, "Die Regierung der Kaiserin Elisabeth Petrowna," 2 vols., 1834.

Eliz'abeth Stu'art, Queen of Bohemia, born in 1596, was the daughter of James I. of England and Anne of Denmark. She was distinguished for beauty and captivating manners. In 1613 she became the wife of the Elector Palatine Frederick V. In 1619 she prevailed on him to accept the offered crown of Bohemia. This step involved him in war; he was defeated in 1620, and lost even his hereditary state. Among her numerous children was Prince Rupert, the famous Cavalier. Died in England in 1662.

See Miss Benger, "Memoirs of Elizabeth Stuart," 1825; Gar-DINER, "History of England," vol. ii. chap. x.

Eliz'abeth Wood'ville, a daughter of Sir Richard Woodville, was distinguished for her personal beauty. She was married to Sir John Gray, and after his death to Edward IV. in 1464. She was the mother of Edward V. and of Elizabeth, the queen of Henry VII. Died in 1488. 841

Ellain, ¿'lân', (NICOLAS,) a French physician and poct, born in Paris in 1534; died in 1621.

Ellenborough, el'len-bŭr'rŭh, (EDWARD LAW,) LORD, an eminent English lawyer, born at Great Salkeld, Cumberland, in 1750, was a son of Edmund Law, Bishop of Carlisle. After practising some years with success, and becoming the leader of the northern circuit, he was employed in 1785 as leading counsel for the defence in the trial of Warren Hastings, after Erskine defence in the trial of Warren Hastings, after Erskine had refused to act on that side. Although he could not compete with Burke or Fox in eloquent declamation or in logical argument, he managed the case with a certain skill and success. In 1801 Law was appointed attorney-general. On the death of Lord Kenyon, in 1802, he became lord chief justice of the king's bench, and was created Baron Ellenborough. In the House of Lords he opposed all measures for the relief of Catholics, and work of the the improachment of Lord Melville in 1806. and voted for the impeachment of Lord Melville in 1806. He is said to have been extremely grieved by the acat whose trial he presided. He died in 1818, and left his title to his son, the present Earl of Ellenborough. As a judge, Lord Brougham says, "no one could accuse him of partiality. He despatched business with great celerity, and for the most part with success."

See LORD CAMPBELL, "Lives of the Chief Justices;" Foss, "The Judges of England;" BROUGHAM, "Statesmen of the Time of George III."

Filenborough, (EDWARD LAW,) first EARL OF, a Tory statesman, and a son of the preceding, was born in 1790. He inherited the title of baron in 1818, and was appointed lord privy seal in 1828. During the brief ministry of Sir Robert Peel in 1835 he was president of the Board of Control. He was appointed Governor-General of India in 1842, and, having annexed Scinde and Gwalior by conquest, was recalled in 1844 and raised to the rank of earl. He was first lord of the admiralty in 1845 and 1846. On the accession of the Derby-Disraeli ministry, in February, 1858, he became president of the Board of Control. The publication of a despatch in which he condemned Lord Canning's conduct in India, gave so much offence that Ellenborough duct in India, gave so much offence that Ellenborough resigned a few months after his appointment. The House of Lords, by a majority of nine, rejected a motion to censure him for his conduct in this affair. Died in 1871. See "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1845.

Ellenrieder, el'len-ree'der, (MARIA,) a German painter of history and genre, was born at Constance in 1791. She visited Italy, and lived at Munich and Carlsruhe. She is considered by the Germans the most skilful female actist of her time. Among her works is a picture female artist of her time. Among her works is a picture

remale artist of her time. Among her works is a picture of "Faith, Hope, and Charity."

Eller, el'ler, (Johann Theodor,) a German physician and chemist, born at Pleskau in 1689. He was physician to Frederick the Great, who made him a privy councillor in 1755. He wrote "Observationes de Cognoscendis et Curandis Morbis," ("Observations on the Diagnosis and Cure of Diseases," 1762,) and other medical works. Diad in 1769. medical works. Died in 1760.

See Adelung, Supplement to Jöcher, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

El'ler-ÿ, (WILLIAM,) an American patriot, born at Newport, Rhode Island, in 1727, was educated at Harvard College. He was engaged in mercantile pursuits in his native city for some years, and began the practice of the law in 1770. Having established a character for integrity, good sense, and firm attachment to public well-way and liberty, he was absented to the welfare and liberty, he was chosen a delegate to the memorable Congress of 1776, in which he signed the Declaration of Independence. Placing himself by the side of Secretary Thompson, he observed the expression and manner of each member in the act of signing his name, and was convinced that the men were equal to the crisis. He continued to serve in Congress (with the exception of two years) until the end of 1785, being rather eminent for his talents for business than for his powers as a debater. Retiring from public service in 1785, he found himself reduced in fortune by his patriotism, as his dwelling had been burnt by the enemy. In 1790, he was appointed to the office of collector of customs in Newport, which he retained to the end of his life.

El'li-ot, (George,) an English admiral, born in 1784, commanded the fleet which operated against the Chinese in 1840, and became vice-admiral in 1847.

El'li-ot or El'i-ott, (George Augustus,) Lord Heathfield, born at Stobbs, in Scotland, in 1718, entered

His political sympathies were with the Federal party. Died in 1820.

See a "Life of W. Ellery," in Sparks's "American Biography," by his son-in-law, E. T. Channing, vol. vi., 1st series; Goodrich, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence."

Ellesmere, EARL OF. See EGERTON, (FRANCIS LEV-ESON GOWER.)

Ellesmere, LORD. See EGERTON, (THOMAS.) El'let, (CHARLES,) an American engineer, born at Penn's Manor, Bucks county, Pennsylvania, in 1810. He constructed the wire suspension bridge at Fairmount, Philadelphia, (the first made in America,) and that which crosses the Niagara River below the Falls. He was employed as engineer of several railroads. After the civil war began, he became a colonel of engineers, and converted several steamers into rams for military operations on the Mississippi River. He received in a naval battle near Memphis a wound, of which he died in June, 1862.

Ellet, (ELIZABETH FRIES,) an authoress, whose maiden name was LUMMIS, was born at Sodus Point, New York, in 1818. She published, besides other works, a volume of poems, (1835,) "Women of the American Revolution," (1848,) and "Summer Rambles in the West," (1853.)

See Griswold's "Female Poets of America."

Ellet, (WILLIAM HENRY,) M.D., an American chemist, born in New York about 1804, became professor of chemistry, etc. in South Carolina College about 1835. He discovered a method of preparing gun-cotton. The poetess Elizabeth F. Ellet was his wife. Died in New York in 1859.

Elleviou, êl've'oo', (PIERRE JEAN BAPTISTE FRAN-ÇOIS,) a French singer and composer, born at Rennes in

1769; died in 1842.
El'Iĭce, (EDWARD,) an English politician of the Whig party, born about 1786, was a merchant of London, and for many years an influential member of Parliament. In 1830 he became secretary of the treasury, and was secretary of war from April, 1833, to December, 1834. His wife was a sister of the first Earl Grey. Died in 1863

Ellicot. See Ellicott.

El/13-cott, (ANDREW,) surveyor-general of the United States, born in Bucks county, Pennsylvania, in 1754, served as an officer in the Revolution, and throughout the greater part of his life filled important positions under the Federal and State governments. In 1790 he laid out the Federal metropolis. He was appointed surveyor-general in 1792; from 1796 to 1801 he acted as commissioner in settling the southern boundary of the United States, and from 1812 till his death, in 1820, was professor of mathematics, engineering, etc. at West Point. He made valuable contributions to the Transac-tions of philosophical societies of Europe.

El'li-cott or El'li-cot, (CHARLES JOHN,) an English theologian, born near Stamford about 1820. He became professor of divinity in King's College, London, in 1858, and Bishop of Gloucester and Bristol in 1863. He published, besides other works, "Commentaries on the Epistles of Saint Paul to the Galatians, Ephesians, Philippians, Colossians," etc. He was chairman of the company of revisers of the New Testament.

Elliege ellegger (OTTOMAR) a skilful Swedish painter

Elliger, el'le-ger, (OTTOMAR,) a skilful Swedish painter, born at Gottenburg in 1633. He became painter to the Elector Frederick William at Berlin.

Elliger, (OTTOMAR,) son of the above, a skilful historical painter, born at Hamburg in 1666, was a pupil of Lairesse, and worked in Amsterdam. He excelled in architectural pictures. Among his best works are "The Feast of the Gods," and the "Nuptials of Thetis and Peleus." Died in 1732.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Ellinger, el'ling-er, (Andreas,) a German physician, born in Thuringia in 1526, was professor at Leipsic. He wrote "Hippocratis Aphorismi," in Latin verse, (1579.) Died in 1582.

the army at an early age. From 1740 to 1748 he served in Germany as lieutenant-colonel and aide-de-camp of George II. He was second in command at the capture of Havana. In 1775, having obtained the rank of lieutenant-general, he was appointed Governor of Gibraltar, the defence of which was his last and most memorable achievement. During the siege, which commenced in 1779 and continued more than three years, he successfully resisted the combined armaments of France and Spain, displaying great prudence and humanity, as well as high military talents. After peace was restored, he was raised to the peerage, with the title of Lord Heathfield of Gibraltar. Died in 1790.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Elliot, (Sir GILBERT,) sometimes styled LORD MINTO, was a Scottish judge, who lived in the early part of the eighteenth century. He became lord justice clerk, and was distinguished for his patriotic efforts in favour of the Protestant succession.

Elliot (Sir GILBERT) of Minto, a British orator, son of the preceding, was the father of the first Earl of Minto, and was eminent as a parliamentary speaker. He wrote an admired pastoral beginning thus:

"My sheep I neglected, I broke my sheep-hook, And all the gay haunts of my youth I forsook."

Died in 1777.

Elliot, (Sir GILBERT,) the first Earl of Minto, an eminent Scottish statesman, born in Edinburgh in 1751, was the son of the preceding. In 1774 he was returned to Parliament for Morpeth. In 1777 he married the daughter of Sir George Aymand. He acted with the party of Mr. Fox for several years, but about 1790 he changed sides and supported the ministry. In 1793 he was sent, with two other commissioners, to protect the Bourbon interest in Toulon and Corsica. In 1796 he was raised to the peerage, as Baron Minto. He was appointed Governor-General of India in 1806, and, after an able and successful administration, returned home in 1814. He died in June of that year. He had been created Earl of Minto in 1813.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Edliot, (GILBERT ELLIOT MURRAY KYNINMOUND,) second Earl of Minto, a son of the preceding, was born in 1782. He was elected to Parliament in 1806, and entered the House of Lords in 1814. He was sent as ambassador to Berlin in 1832, and was appointed first lord of the admiralty, under the Whig ministry, in 1835. From 1846 to 1852 he was lord privy seal in the cabinet of Lord John Russell, who was his son-in-law. He died in 1870 leaving several sons in 1859, leaving several sons.

Elliot, (Miss Jane,) a sister of Sir Gilbert Elliot of Minto, wrote an admired dirge for the slain at the battle of Flodden, entitled "The Flowers of the Forest."

Elliot, (WILLIAM,) an English designer and engraver, born at Hampton Court in 1717. He excelled in landscapes. Died in 1766.
Ell'11-ot-son, (JOHN.) F.R.S., an eminent English physician born in London shout tray. sician, born in London about 1795. He became physician to Saint Thomas's Hospital in 1822. By new prescriptions of prussic acid and creosote, and other innovations in medical practice, he excited much hostility among a portion of the medical profession. He was chosen professor of medical science in University College, London, in 1831, and afterwards became president of the Royal Medical and Chirurgical Society. He was the author of valuable works entitled "Principles and Practice of Medicine," (1850) and "Human Physiology," (1850) Died in (1839,) and "Human Physiology," (1840.) Died in August, 1868.

Elliott. See ELIOT, ELIOTT, and ELYOT.

El/11-ott, (CHARLES,) a Methodist minister, born in the county of Donegal, Ireland, in 1792, emigrated to Ohio about 1818, and edited the "Western Christian Advocate" for many years. He wrote several religious works.

Elliott, (CHARLES LORING,) an American portrait-painter, born in Scipio, New York, in 1812. He lived many years in New York City, and painted portraits of many eminent persons. His works are remarkable for fidelity of likeness and vigorous colouring. Died in August, 1868.

See H. T. TUCKERMAN'S "Book of the Artists," 1867.

Elliott, (CHARLES WYLLYS,) an American author, a descendant of John Eliot, "the Apostle of the Indians," was born in Guilford, Connecticut, in 1817. He has published a "History of New England from the Discovery of the Continent by the Northmen, in 986, to 1776," and numerous other miscellaneous works.

El'II-ott, (EBENEZER,) an English poet, called "the Corn-Law Rhymer," was born at Masborough, near Rotherham, Vorkshire on the 12th of March 1781. His fother

erham, Yorkshire, on the 17th of March, 1781. His father was a clerk in an iron-foundry, with a small salary, and was a strict Calvinist. The son, after having made small progress at school, where he passed for a very dull boy, was set to work in the foundry above mentioned, in which he was employed many years. A love of nature and of books counteracted the tendency to intemperance and other vices usual among his associates. In his seventeenth year he began to write verses, the first of which were the "Vernal Walk," and "Night." In 1821 he removed to Sheffield, where he gained a competence in the iron-trade. Soon after this change of residence he wrote his most popular poem, the "Corn-Law Rhymes," urging the repeal of duties on corn, which excited general admiration. He wrote also "The Village Patriarch," (1829,) "Byron and Napoleon," (1831,) "Love," and a few other poems. The poet Montgomery says, "I am quite willing to hazard my critical credit by avowing my persuasion that in originality and power he might have measured heads beside Byron in tremendous energy, Crabbe in graphic description, and Coleridge in effusions of domestic tenderness; while in intense sym-

effusions of domestic tenderness; while in intense sympathy with the poor, in whatever he deemed their wrongs or their sufferings, he excelled them all." Died in 1849.

See J. Serle, "Life, Character, and Genius of Ebenezer Elliott," 1850; "Brief Biographies," by Samuel Smiles, 1860; John Watkins, "Life, Poetry, and Letters of E. Elliott," 1850; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1832, and October, 1834; "Westminster Review" for January and April, 1850.

Elliott, (Jesse Duncan,) an American naval officer, born in Maryland in 1782. He was second in command under Commodore Perry at the battle of Lake Erie, September, 1813, and was raised to the rank of captain in 1818. Died in 1845.

Elliott, (Stephen,) an American naturalist, born at Beaufort, South Carolina, in 1771, graduated at Yale College in 1791. He became president of the Literary Society and of the Philosophical Society of South Carolina, and professor of natural history at Charleston. He was the author of a valuable work entitled "The Botany was the author of a valuable work entitled "The Botany of South Carolina and Georgia," (2 vols., 1821-24.) Died

in 1830.
Elliott, (Stephen,) D.D., son of the preceding, was born at Beaufort, South Carolina, in 1806. He became professor of sacred literature in South Carolina College. He was ordained in 1835, and was constituted Bishop of

Georgia in 1841. Died in 1866.

Elliott, (WILLIAM,) a politician and writer, born at Beaufort, South Carolina, in 1788. He opposed nullification in 1832, and afterwards wrote against secession, (1851.) Among his works are "Fiesco," a tragedy, (1850,) and several short poems. Died in 1863.

Ell'iis, (CLEMENT,) an English divine, born in Cumberland in 1620 was appointed prehendary of Southerland.

El'lis, (CLEMENT,) an English divine, born in Cumberland in 1630, was appointed prebendary of Southwell in 1693. He was the author of several approved works on theology. Died in 1700.

See John Veneer, "Life of Clement Ellis," 1738.

Ellis, (George,) F.R.S., a witty and accomplished English writer, born in 1745. During the French Revolution he gained distinction as one of the authors of the "Rolliad," (a political satire against Pitt and his ministry,) for which he wrote the "Birth-Day Ode" and the "Ode on Dundas.' In 1790 he published "Specimens of the Early English Poets," which is thought to have rendered an essential service to the national literature. Ellis was distinguished for his refined taste as well as for his literary attainments. In 1800 he became the friend of Sir Walter Scott, who addressed to him the fifth canto of "Marmion," and who is reported to have said "ne was one of the most accomplished scholars." and delightful companions he had ever known." In 1797-98 he wrote many articles for "The Anti-Jacobin," a weekly paper under the auspices of Canning. Died in 1815.

843

El'lis, (George Edward,) D.D., a distinguished Unitarian divine and author, born in Boston in 1815. In 1857 he was appointed professor of theology in the Divinity School at Cambridge, a position which he held for five years. Hewrote several memoirs for Sparks's "American Biography," and a "Half-Century of the Unitarian Controversy," (1857.) Among his later works are "Memoirs of Sir Benjamin Thompson, Count Rumford," (1871.) "Memoir of Jacob Bigelon," (1881.) and "The Red Man and the White Man," (1882.)

Ellis, (George James Welbore Agar.) Lord Dover, an English author, born in 1797, was educated at Oxford. He was elected to Parliament in 1818 and at several subsequent periods. In 1831 he was raised to the peerage El'lis, (GEORGE EDWARD,) D.D., a distinguished Uni-

sequent periods. In 1831 he was raised to the peerage as Baron Dover, and the next year was chosen president as Baron Dover, and the next year was chosen president of the Royal Society of Literature. Among his principal works are "Life of Frederick II. of Prussia," (1831,) and "The Ellis Correspondence, illustrative of the Revolution of 1688." He also contributed to the Edinburgh and London Quarterly Reviews. Died in 1833.

Ellis, (HENRY,) an English navigator, born in 1721.

He accompanied an expedition which sailed from England in 1746 in search of a Northwest passage. Captains Moore and Smith commanded this expedition, Ellis being employed as naturalist and agent of the committee which sent it out. He published a narrative of his voyage, (1748,) and was afterwards Governor of New York and Georgia. Died in 1806.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ellis, (Sir Henry,) an English antiquary, born in London in 1777. He became assistant librarian of the British Museum in 1805. In 1823 he published the first series of "Original Letters illustrative of English Ilistory," (3 vols., second series, 1827; third series, History," (3 vols., second series, 1827; third series, 1846, 4 vols.) He was principal librarian of the British Museum from 1827 to 1856. Among his valuable works are "Elgin Marbles of the Classic Ages," (2 vols., 1847,) and "The Townley Gallery of Sculpture," (1847.) Died

in January, 1869.
Ellis, (Sir Henry,) K.C.B., an English officer, who in 1816 accompanied Lord Amherst as secretary of embassy to China with dormant credentials as minister

plenipotentiary, and published an interesting Journal of the Embassy, with Observations on China and the Chinese. Died in 1855.

Ellis, (John,) a literary scrivener, born in London in 1698, was a particular favourite of Dr. Johnson, who said, "The most literary conversation that I ever enjoyed was at the table of Jack Ellis the money-scrivener, with whom, at one period I used to ding generally given. whom, at one period, I used to dine generally once a week." He wrote "The South Sea Dream," (1720,) a poem, and often exercised his talent in poetical squibs. He also translated Ovid's "Epistles," and other Latin poems. Died about 1791.

Ellis, (John,) F.R.S., an eminent English naturalist, born in London.

born in London about 1710, was a merchant in early life. In 1754 he published an "Essay towards the Natural llistory of Corallines," in which the opinion was first advanced that they are of animal origin. He also wrote treatises on "Coffee," the "Bread-Fruit Tree," and other

subjects. Died in 1776.
See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ellis, (SIR RICHARD.) See ELLYS.

EIIIS, (SIR RICHARD.) See ELLYS.

EIIIS, (ROBERT LESLIE,) an English philosopher and mathematician of Cambridge, was born in 1817. He edited, in conjunction with James Spedding and D. Denon Heath, "The Philosophical Works of Lord Bacon," (5 vols., 1857–58.) Died in 1859.

EIIIS, (SARAH.) a popular English authoress, whose maiden name was STICKNEY, was born about 1812. She was married to William Ellis author of "Behaveing."

maiden name was STICKNEY, was born about 1812. She was married to William Ellis, author of "Polynesian Researches," in 1837, before which she had published a successful work, "The Poetry of Life." She rendered important services to female education by numerous works, among which are "The Women of England," (1838), "The Daughters of England," (1842,) "The Wives of England," (1842,) "The Wives of England," (1843,) "Family Secrets," (1841-43,) and "Pictures of Private Life," (3 vols., 1844.)

Ellis, (WILLIAM,) an English surgeon, who accompanied Captain Cook in his third voyage, (1776-79,) and

published a well-written narrative of that voyage, (2 vols., 1782.) Died at Ostend in 1785.

Ellis, (Rev. WILLIAM,) an eminent English missionary and author. He was sent by the London Missionary Society to the South Sea Islands in 1816, and returned home in 1825. In 1829 he published his very interesting "Polynesian Researches," (2 vols. 8vo,) and in 1838 a "History of Madagascar," (2 vols.) "Here is a work as copious, as comprehensive, as minute, and, as far as we can judge, as accurate, as it would be possible to produce." ("London Eclectic Review.") He married Sarah Ellis, noticed above, in 1837.
Ellis, (WILLIAM,) an English economist and writer

on social science, was born near London in 1800. He distinguished himself by successful efforts to introduce "Outlines of Social Economy," "Phenomena of Industrial Life," "Progressive Lessons in Social Science," and other works, several of which were translated into other European languages. He died in 1881.

Ellissen, el'lis-sen, or Ellisen, (ADOLF,) a German critic and historian, born at Gartow, Lüneburg, in 1815, was a moderate democratic member of the parliament was a moderate democratic member of the parliament of Frankfort in 1848. He translated Montesquieu's "Esprit des Lois," (1844.) Among his works are an "Essay of a Polyglot of European Poetry," ("Versuch einer Polyglotte der Europäischen Poesie," 1846,) and one "On the History of Athens since the Loss of its Liberty," (1848.)

Ell'is-ton, (ROBERT WILLIAM,) a celebrated English actor, born in London in 1774, ran away from school, and appeared on the stage for the first time at Bath in 1791. After obtaining success in the provinces, he made his début at the Haymarket in 1796. In 1803 he was principal actor and acting manager of that theatre, where he acquired great popularity. When Drury Lane was rebuilt after the fire, Elliston became one of its leading performers. He was the lessee of the theatre last named from 1800 to 1800 when he had been performed. from 1819 to 1826, when he became insolvent. He was very successful in a great variety of characters; and he is generally regarded as the most excellent comedian that the English nation has produced. Died in 1831.

See G. RAYMOND, "Memoirs of Elliston," 1846.

Ells'worth, (EPHRAIM ELMER,) a brave American patriot, born at Mechanicsville, Saratoga county, New York, in 1837. He removed to Chicago before he was of age, and studied law. He organized about 1859 a or age, and studied law. He organized about 1959 a zouave corps which became noted for the excellence of its discipline. In March, 1861, he accompanied President Lincoln to Washington, and in April he went to New York City, where he organized a zouave regiment of firemen, of which he became the colonel. He was ordered to Alexandria, where he saw a rebel flag floating over a hotel. He ascended to the roof and took down the flag, for which act Jackson, the keeper of the hotel, immediately shot him dead, in May, 1861. Jackson was instantly afterwards killed by one of the soldiers of Ellsworth.

Ellsworth, (OLIVER.) Chief Justice of the United States, was born in Windsor, Connecticut, April 29, 1745. He graduated at Princeton, New Jersey, in 1766, 1745. He graduated at Princeton, New Jersey, in 1766, was admitted to the bar in 1771, and chosen a delegate to the Continental Congress in 1777. He was a member of the Convention which in 1787 formed the Federal Constitution, and was elected in 1789 to the Senate of the United States. He acquired distinction as a debater, and acted with the Federal party. According to John Adams, "he was the firmest pillar of Washington's whole administration in that body." He was appointed chief justice of the United States by Washington in 1796. His official conduct in this position was generally

minister. In 1662, having a desire to improve himself in learning, he procured, by the mediation of Isaac Penington and Dr. Paget, the place of reader to the poet Milton, who was then blind and resided in London. Ellwood says, "he kept always a man to read to him, which usually was the son of some gentleman, whom in kindness he took to improve in his learning. . . . I went every day in the afternoon, (except on the first days of the week,) and, sitting by him in his dining-room, read to him is such begins in the Letin tours are he pleased. to him in such books in the Latin tongue as he pleased to hear." Thus they went on pleasantly together for six weeks, when ill health compelled Ellwood to leave London. The world is indebted to his suggestion for Milton's second epic poem, "Paradise Regained." In 1665 Ellwood paid a visit to Milton at Giles-Chalfont, where, says he, "after some common discourse had passed between us, he called for a manuscript of his, which he delivered to me, bidding me take it home with me and read it at my leisure, and, when I had done so, return it to him with my judgment thereon." He found it was "Paradise Lost," and, when he returned it, was asked by the author how he liked it and what he thought of it. Ellwood "modestly and freely" answered this question, and added, "Thou hast said much here of Paradise Lost; but what hast thou to say of Paradise Found?" "He made no answer, but sat some time in a muse."
Ellwood published a "Sacred History," (1705,) and a poem called "Davideis," (1712.) He died in 1713, leaving interesting "Memoirs of his own Life," (1714.)

See, also, "The Penns and Peningtons," by MARIA WEBB, London, 1867: "Retrospective Review," vol. xiii., 1826.

El'lys, (Anthony,) an English divine, born in 1693, became Bishop of Saint David's in 1752. He wrote "Tracts on the Liberty, Spiritual and Temporal, of Subjects in England," and a few other works. Died

Ellys or El'lis, (Sir RICHARD,) a grandson of the English patriot Hampden, was a member of Parliament

from 1715 to 1734. He excelled in Hebrew, Greek, and biblical criticism, on which he published a work called "Fortuita Sacra," (1728.) Died in 1742.

Elmacîn, ël-mâ-seen', (George,) [Lat. Geor'GIUS ELMACI'NUS,] written also Elmakin (èl-mâ-keen') and Almakin, (compatal historican del Christian harm Almakin, an Oriental historian and Christian, born in Egypt in 1223, became secretary to the court of the Sultans of Egypt. He wrote, in Arabic, a history of the world from the creation to 1118 A.D., which obtained European celebrity, and part of which was translated by Erpenius about 1625. Died in 1273.

See Hottinger, "Bibliotheca Orientalis."

Elmacinus, (Georgius.) See Elmacîn. Elmakin. See Elmacîn.

Elmenhorst, êl'men-horst', (GEVERHARD, GER-HARD, or GERHART,) a distinguished German critic, born at Hamburg, published notes on Arnobius, (1603,) Minucius Felix, and other old authors. Died in 1621.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Elmenhorst, (HEINRICH,) a German poet and pastor, born at Parchim in 1632, wrote "Spiritual Songs," and "Dramatologia antiquo-hodierna," (1688.) Died in 1704.

Elmer. See AYLMER.
Elmes, êlmz, (HARVEY LONSDALE,) an eminent English architect, born near Chichester about 1814, was the son of James Elmes, noticed below, with whom he en-tered into partnership in London. His reputation as an architect is chiefly founded on the erection of Saint George's Hall, Liverpool, his design for which was preferred to those of about eighty competitors. This edifice, which is esteemed the principal ornament of Liverpool, and one of the finest specimens of the Corinthian order in England, was finished about 1855. It is 490 feet long by 165 feet wide. Before its completion Mr. Elmes's health failed; he died in Jamaica in 1847.

Elmes, (JAMES,) the father of the preceding, was born in London in 1782. He was architect of several public and private buildings of London, and acquired distinction and private buildings of London, and acquired distinction as a writer. He published "The Life and Works of Sir Christopher Wren," (1823,) "School of the Fine Arts," (3 vols., 1825,) "Ecclesiastical and Civil Dilapidations," (3d edition, 1829,) "Thomas Clarkson, a Monograph," (1854,) and other works. Died in 1862.

El'more, (ALFRED,) an Irish historical painter, born at Clonakilty, county of Cork, about 1816. He became a student in London, where he worked with success. Among his chief productions are "Rienzi in the Forum," (1844,) "The Fainting of Hero," (1846,) "The Inventor of the Stocking-Loom," (1847,) and "The Emperor Charles V. at Yuste," (1856). He was elected a royal academician in 1877. Died in 1881.

El'more, (FRANKLINHARPER,) an American financier and politician, was born in Laurens district. South

and politician, was born in Laurens district, South Carolina, in 1799. He was a member of Congress in 1837-39, and was president of the Bank of the State of South Carolina from 1840 to 1850. In this year he was chosen to fill a vacany in the Senate of the United

States. Died in May, 1850.

Elmē'ley, (Peter,) an emment English critic, and one of the first Greek scholars of his time, was born in 1773. He wrote articles for the early numbers of the "Edinburgh Review" about 1802. In 1819 he was chosen to assist Sir Humphry Davy in unrolling the Hercula-nean manuscripts. After this date he lived chiefly at Oxford, where, in 1823, he became professor of history. He published excellent editions of several dramas by Furipides and Sophocles, which gained him a European fame. Southey, speaking of the Edinburgh Reviewers, said, "Elmsley has more knowledge and a sounder mind than any or all of them." Died in 1825.

Elloi, ½'lwå', [Lat. Ello'/IUS,] a French benefactor, born near Limoges in 588 A.D., became a favourite minister of King Dagobert, and founded monasteries and hospitals. He was appointed Bishop of Noyon in 640. Died in 650.

Died in 659.

See Saint-Ouen, "Vita Eligii;" Barthélemy, "Vie de Saint-Eloi."

Elorza. See Churruca y Elorza. Eloy, à'lwâ', (Nicolas François Joseph,) a Flemish physician, born at Mons in 1714, was employed professionally by Prince Charles of Lorraine. He wrote a "Historical Dictionary of Medicine, Ancient and Modern," (4 vols., 1778.) Died in 1788.

Elphege, êl'fe-ge, ? written also Alphege, an English prelate, born in 954 A.D., became Archbishop of Canterbury in 1006. He was killed by the Danish pirates

See W. F. Hook, "Lives of the Archbishops of Canterbury," vol. i., 1860.

El'phin-ston, (ARTHUR,) Lord Balmerino, a Scottish Jacobite, born in 1688. On the accession of George I. he took arms for the Stuart cause, and fought at Sheriffmuir. He was taken prisoner at the battle of Culloden

in 1745, and, after trial, was executed in 1746.

Elphinston, (JAMES,) an eccentric Scottish grammarian, born in Edinburgh in 1721, was for many years principal of a successful school at Kensington, near London. He associated with Dr. Johnson, by whom he was highly esteemed, and he made versions of certain Latin mottoes of the "Rambler," which were adopted by the editor of that work. He published, among other works, "Education," a poem, (1763,) "Propriety ascertained in her Picture," and "English Grammar reduced to Analogy," (1765,) in which he advocated a reform of orthography on phonetic principles. Died in 1809.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Elphinston, (JOHN,) an able naval officer, born in the Highlands of Scotland in 1720. In 1768 his government placed him at the disposal of Catherine, Empress of Russia, who employed him as admiral of the fleet sent against the Turks in 1770. After fighting one battle near Scio, and burning a Turkish fleet, he quarrelled with Orloff, the Russian general-in-chief, and left the service. Died in 1774 service. Died in 1774.

See RULHIÈRES, "Histoire de l'Anarchie de Pologne."

El'phin-stone, (GEORGE KEITH,) Viscount Keith, a distinguished British admiral, born in Scotland in 1746, was the son of Viscount Elphinstone. As post-captain the served in America about 1776. In 1795 he obtained the rank of vice-admiral, and captured Cape Town. In 1800 he was commander-in-chief in the Mediterranean, where he took Malta and Genoa. For his services in Egypt he was raised to the British peerage, as Baron Keith, (1801,) and obtained the rank of admiral. In 1814

died in 1823.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Elphinstone, (George William Keith,) C.B., a British general, born about 1782, was descended from the noble Scottish family of Elphinstone. After serving in many campaigns, he became lieutenant-colonel in 1813, and gained distinction at Waterloo. In 1837 he was promoted to the rank of major-general. He commanded the army which was defeated in Afghanistan, a short time before his death, which occurred in 1842.

Elphinstone, (Hon. MOUNTSTUART,) a British historian and statesman, born in 1779, was the fourth son of the eleventh Lord Elphinstone. He entered the civil service of the East India Company in 1795, became secretary to Sir Arthur Wellesley in 1803, and ambassador to the court of Cabool in 1808. He published in 1815 an "Account of the Kingdom of Cabool," a standard historical work of great merit. From 1810 to 1817 he was resident at the court of Poona. He was appointed commissioner of that province in 1817, and Governor of Bombay in 1819. "His policy, so far as India is concerned," says Bishop Heber, "appeared to me peculiarly wise and liberal." The same writer adds, "Mr. Elphinstone is in every respect an extraordinary man, possessing great activity of mind and body, remarkable talent for and application to public business," etc. He resigned his office in November, 1827, and returned to England in 1829. In 1836 he declined the offer of the Governor-Generalship of India, on account of his health. His "History of India: the Hindoo and Mohammedan Periods" (2 vols., 1841) is highly commended. He was never married. He died in November, 1859.

See "Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society," vol. xviii. part ii. p. torical work of great merit. From 1810 to 1817 he was

See "Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society," vol. xviii. part ii. p. 221; J. W. Kaye, "Lives of Indian Officers;" "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1815, and September, 1841.

Ellphinstone or Elphinston, (WILLIAM,) an eminent Scottish statesman and prelate, founder of King's College, Aberdeen, was born at Glasgow about 1435. He studied law in France, and became professor of that science in Paris. Having returned home about 1470, he obtained several high civil offices, and in 1484 was chosen Bishop of Aberdeen. Soon after this he was employed with honour as negotiator at several foreign courts. In 1492 he accepted the office of lord privy seal, which he appears to have retained until his death. In 1494 he obtained a papal bull for the foundation of a university which was built in 1506. He wrote a book of canons and a "History of Scotland." Died in 1514.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." El'ring-ton, (THOMAS,) D.D., a skilful Irish mathematician, born near Dublin about 1760. He became professor of mathematics in Dublin University in 1795, provost of Trinity College in 1811, Bishop of Limerick in 1820, and was translated to the see of Leighlin and Ferns in 1822. He published an edition of Euclid which is used as a text book in Dublin University and an ediis used as a text-book in Dublin University, and an edition of Juvenal. Died in 1835.
Elsasser, el'sas'ser, (FRIEDRICH AUGUST,) a German

landscape-painter, born at Berlin in 1810; died at Rome in 1845. Among his works is the "Grotto of Sirens" at Tivoli.

Elsevier. See ELZEVIR.

Elsheimer, êlss'hī'mer, or Elzheimer, êlts'hī'mer, (ADAM,) an excellent German landscape-painter, born At Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1574, was known among the Italians by the name of IL TEDESCO, (i.e. "the German.") He worked mostly in Rome, where he acquired a high He worked mostly in Rome, where he acquired a high reputation by his good taste and his fidelity in the imitation of nature. He excelled in colour and chiaroscuro. His works are of small dimensions and very highly finished. Besides many landscapes, he painted a "Flight into Egypt," which is much admired, "Ceres in Search of her Daughter," and other historical and mythological pieces. Died in Page 1 1660. pieces. Died in Rome in 1620.

See Bryan, "Dictionary of Painters and Engravers;" J. D. Passavant, "A. Elsheimer, Maler aus Frankfurt," 1847.

Elshoecht, êl'so'êkt', or Elshoëct, (Carle,) a skilful French statuary, born at Dunkirk in 1797, was a pupil of Bosio. Ile gained a gold medal for his statue of "Inno-Bosio. He gained a gold medal for his statue of "Innocence," (1825.) He adorned several buildings of Paris

he was created a viscount of the United Kingdom. He with busts of Mirabeau, Molière, Poussin, and Claude Lorrain, and the Tuileries with a group representing the Genius of Asia. Died in 1856.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Elshoëct. See Elshoecht. Elsholtz. See Elsholz.

Elsholz, von, or Elsholtz, fon els'holts, (FRANZ,) a German comic poet, born in Berlin in 1791, obtained in early life an office of secretary in the public service at Cologne. He produced "The New Achilles," and a successful drama called "Come here," ("Komm her," 1824.) His comedy "The Lady at Court" ("Die Hofdame") attracted much attention.

Elsholz or Elsholtz, (Johann Sigismund,) a German botanist, born at Frankfort-on-the-Oder in 1623. He became physician to the Elector of Brandenburg in 1656, and lived in Berlin. He published, besides other works, "Flora Marchica," (1663.) Died in 1688.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Boediker, "Ehrengedächtniss J. S. Elsholzen's," 1688.

Elsner, elss'ner, (Christoph Friedrich,) a German medical writer, born at Königsberg in 1749; died in

Elsner, (JAKOB,) a learned German Protestant theologian, born at Saalfeld, in Prussia, in 1692. He became in 1722 rector of the College of Joachimsthal, in Berlin, ni 17/22 rector of the Conege of Joachimsthal, in Berlin, and afterwards first preacher to the court. He published, besides other works, a commentary on the New Testament, ("Observationes sacræ in Novi Fæderis Libros," 2 vols., 1720–28.) Died in 1750.

See Adelung's Supplement to Jöcher, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Elsner, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) a meritorious German economist, born at Gottesburg, in Silesia, in 1784. He was a practical farmer, and studied rural economy in various countries. He published many works, among

which are a "Manual for the Propagation of Merino Sheep," (1832,) and a "Shepherd's Catechism," (1841.) Elss'ler, (FANNY,) a German danseuse, born in Vienna in 1811. She performed with great applause in Vienna, Berlin, Paris, and London. In 1841 she visited the United States.

El'stob, (ELIZABETH,) an English linguist, sister of William, noticed below, was born at Newcastle in 1683. She was noted for her knowledge of the Saxon language. She was noted for her knowledge of the Saxon language. She translated Scudéry's "Essay on Glory," and published a "Saxon Grammar," (1715,) and "Saxon Homilies." From 1739 to 1756 she was governess to the children of the Duchess of Portland. Died in 1756.

Elstob, (WILLIAM.) an English antiquary, born at Newcastle in 1673, was a Fellow of one of the Oxford colleges, and an excellent Saxon scholar. He became

record in to73, was a Fellow of one of the Oxford colleges, and an excellent Saxon scholar. He became rector of Saint Swithin, London, in 1702. He published an edition of "Ascham's Latin Letters," "An Essay on the Affinity, etc. between the two Professions of Law and Divinity," and began an edition of Saxon laws, which was finished after his death by Wilkins. Died

Elsynge, êl'sinj,? (HENRY,) an English civil officer and Elsynge, el'sinj, ?(HENRY,) an English civil officer and writer, born at Battersea, Surrey, in 1598. After leaving college and travelling a few years, he obtained the office of clerk of the House of Commons, which he kept during the Long Parliament, and resigned in 1648. "Mr. Elsynge," says Whitelocke, "was the best I ever knew to take the sense of the House and put it into apt terms." He published a much-esteemed work on the "Manner of Holding Parliaments in England." Died in 1654.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses." El'ton, (Sir Arthur Hallam,) an English writer, son of Charles Abraham, noticed below, and a nephew of Henry Hallam the historian, was born in 1818. He wrote a tale entitled "Below the Surface."

Elton, (CHARLES ABRAHAM,) an English poet, born in 1778, published a volume of poems in 1804, and a poetical version of the remains of Hesiod, (1809,) which is highly praised by the "Edinburgh Review." In 1814 he published "Specimens of the Classic Poets from Homer to Tryphiodorus, translated into English Vers." Homer to Tryphiodorus, translated into English Verse,"
(3 vols.,) in which there are many brilliant and spirited passages. Died in 1853.

See "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1809.

Elvenich, el'veh-nik', (Peter Joseph,) a German the Confederate army. He was made brigadier-general catholic philosopher, born at Embken in 1796, is called in 1862. the chief of Hermesianism, on which he wrote several

Elves, [Norse, Alfar, âl'far, in the singular, Alfi, sig-nifying "Spirit,"] the name given in the Norse mythology to a class of subordinate beings or deities who are sup-posed to inhabit that part of the atmosphere which is nearest the earth's surface and the interior of the earth. The former are aerial beings, and are called light-elves, (Ljosalfar:) they preside over the plants on the surface of the earth. The latter dwell in the bowels of the earth, and are distinguished as dark-eives, (Boldmann alfar:) they have charge of the ores and minerals lying alfar:) they have skilful workers in metal. The and are distinguished as dark-elves, (Dökkalfar or Svart-Dwarfs (Dwergar) nearly resemble the dark-elves: they work in the interior of the earth, and possess magic or

supernatural powers.

Elvey, (GEORGE JOB,) an English musician and composer, was born in 1816. He is the author of many anthems, and was for some years organist of the Chapel Royal, Windsor. He was knighted in 1871.

Elvius, (PEHR,) the Elder, a Swedish writer and savant, lived in the first half of the eighteenth century.

Elvius, (Pehr.) a scientific Swedish traveller, son of the preceding, was born at Upsal in 1710. He was em-ployed in the survey and exploration of Sweden about

1745, of which he wrote an account. Died in 1749, Elwart, él'vär, (ANTOINE,) a French composer of operas, symphonies, etc., born in Paris in 1808, gained the grand prize of the Institute in 1834.

El'wes, (John Meggot,) an English miser, born in London in 1714, became member of Parliament about 1774. He is said to have left more than £500,000. Died in 1789.

See E. TOPHAM, "Life of J. Elwes," 1790; "Retrospective Review," vol. ix., 1824.

Elye, ee'lī or à'le', (ELIAS,) a Swiss philologist, born at Laufen about 1400, was the first who introduced the

printing-press into Switzerland. Died about 1475. El'y-ot, (Sir Thomas,) an English diplomatist and author, eminent for his profound learning, was sent by Henry VIII. on a mission to Rome about 1532, and to the court of Charles V. a few years later. He composed admired works entitled "The Governor," (1531,) and "The Castle of Health," (1534.) His "Latin Dictionary" (1538) passed through many editions. Died in 1546.

Ell'ys or El'lis, (Rev. Edmund,) an English poet and nonjuror, published "Divine Poems," (1658.) Died after 1602.

Elysium, or Elysian Fields. See Pluto.

Elzevier. See Elzevir. Elzevier or Elsevier, el'zeh-vir, [Dutch, Elzevier or Elsevier, el'zeh-veer',1 the name of a family of Dutch printers and publishers, who were celebrated for the beauty of their typography, and rendered great services to literature by the publication of classic authors. The most distin-

guished are the following:

Elzevit, (Lewis, or Lodewijk.) the first eminent member of the family, was born about 1540, and settled at Leyden. Some of his publications are dated 1592. He died about 1617, leaving four sons, Matthew, Lewis, Gilles, and Bonaventure, who were publishers. Matthew died in 1640, and left sons named Isaac, Abraham, and Bonaventure. The last two were partners, and published at Leyden the master visces of tracerably which rendeat Leyden the master-pieces of typography which rendered the name of Elzevir famous. Among these are the works of Virgil, Pliny, Livy, and Cicero. They both died between 1650 and 1660.

LEWIS III., a son of Lewis II., established a press at Amsterdam in 1638, and produced fine editions of many

authors. He died about 1670.

Daniel, a son of Abraham, (or, as others say, of Bonaventure,) was the last of the family that excelled in the art of printing. He lived at Leyden, and died in 1680.

See A. DE REUME, "Recherches historiques, etc. sur les Elsevier," Brussels, 1847; DODT VAN FLENSBURG, "Over de Elzeviers, Lodewijk den Vader," etc., 1851.

Elzheimer. See Elsheimer. Emâdee or Emâdi, e-mâ'dee, a celebrated Persian poet, surnamed Sheheriar, because he resided in Sheheriar, lived in the reign of Malek II., one of the Seljukides. He published a divan, or a collection of four

thousand verses, and died in 1177.
See D'HERBELOT, "Bibliothèque Orientale."
Emanuel. See EMMANUEL and MANUEL

Eman'uel ben Sol'omon, a famous Hebrew poet, a native of Rome, lived in that city about the end of the thirteenth century. He was the author of a poem called "Mechabberoth" or "Mechaberoth," ("Poetic Compositions,") and of several commentaries on the Scriptures. He is called by some rabbis "the Voltaire of the Hebrews," and is reputed the most elegant poet that his nation has produced since their dispersion.

Emanuele, à-mâ-noo-ā'là, (surnamed FRA COMO, from the place of his birth,) an Italian painter, born at

Como in 1625; died in 1701.

Embury, ember-e, (EMMA CATHERINE,) an American writer, daughter of Dr. James R. Manley, of New York, was married to Daniel Embury, Esq., of Brooklyn, in 1828. She published "Guido, and other Poems," "Constance Latimer, or the Blind Girl," and "Nature's Gems, or American Wild-Flowers." Died in 1863.

See Griswold's "Female Poets of America."

Emelraet, ā'mel-rāt', a Flemish landscape-painter, born at Brussels about 1612. He passed some years in Rome, and afterwards settled in Antwerp. He worked principally for the churches, painted often the landscape for the pictures of other artists, and was regarded as one of the best landscape-painters of Flanders.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Emeri. See EMERY.

Emeriau, Am're'ō', (MAURICE JULIEN,) a French admiral, born in Bretagne in 1762. He commanded a ship at Aboukir in 1798, where he was wounded and made prisoner. He became a rear-admiral in 1802, a count in 1810, and a vice-admiral in 1811. About 1812-15 he was commander-in-chief of the fleet in the Mediterranean, and resisted the English with success. He was placed on the retired list in 1816. Died in 1845. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Emeric. See EYMERIC.
Émeric-David, Am'rèk' då'vèd', (Toussaint Bernard), a French archæologist and writer on art, was born at Aix (Provence) in 1755. He practised law at Aix in his youth, and sat in the legislative body from 1809 to 1814. In 1815 he was elected to the Academy of Inscriptions, for which he wrote memoirs on Greek mythology, etc. He was author of a "Historical Discourse on Modern Painting," (1807,) of a "History of Painting in the Middle Ages," (1842,) and of many articles in the "Biographie Universelle." Died in 1839.

See Fauriel, in the "Histoire littéraire de France," tome xx.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."
Émerigon, âm're'gòn', (Balthasar Marie,) a French jurist, born about 1714, published an excellent "Treatise on Assurances (or Sureties) and Contracts," etc., (1784,) and other works. Died in 1785.

Em'er-son, (George B.,) a distinguished American teacher and writer on education, was born in York

teacher and writer on education, was born in York county, Maine, in 1797. He taught in Boston for many years, and was president of the Boston Society of Natural History. He wrote "Lectures on Education," and a "Report of the Trees and Shrubs growing naturally in the Forests of Massachusetts," (1846.)

Emerson, (Ralph Waldo,) an American essayist, rocet and speculative philosopher was born in Boston

poet, and speculative philosopher, was born in Boston in 1803. He entered Harvard in 1817, and took the degree of A.B. in 1821. While at college he is said to have spent much of his time in the library, and, although not distinguished for his proficiency in the regular studies of the curriculum, he was superior to most of his classmates in his knowledge of general literature. health failing about 1827, he spent the ensuing winter in Florida. In 1829 he was ordained at the Second Uni-El'zey, (Arnold,) an American general, was born in Maryland about 1815. He served in the Mexican war, and, on the breaking out of the rebellion of 1861, entered not accept the views of his Church in regard to the

Lord's Supper. In December of the same year he sailed for Europe, and returned to his native land in the autumn of 1833. Soon after, he commenced his career as lecturer, his discourses embracing almost every variety of topic, from simple "Water" to "Milton," "Human Culture," and universal "Nature." A volume of his "Essays" appeared in 1841, and, by its freshness and critical time of the proposition of originality of thought and sparkling beauty of expression, excited much attention. In 1840, on the establishment of the "Dial," (the organ of the New England Transcendentalists,) he became one of the contributors to that periodical, and was afterwards its editor from 1842 to 1844. A second volume (or series) of "Essays" made its appearance in 1844. It was characterized by the same striking peculiarities of thought and expression that had previously attracted so many readers, and soon procured for him a multitude of admirers on both sides of the Atlantic. A collection of his poems was published in 1846. In the following year he visited England, in order to fulfil an engagement which he had made to deliver a series of lectures before various institutes and societies in that country. In 1850 he issued a small volume, entitled "Representative Men," one of the most important of all his publications: it is doubtless that upon which his permanent reputation as a thinker will principally rest. It consists of a series of characters or mental portraits, each of which is designed to represent a class: 1. Plato, or the Philosopher; 2. Swedenborg, or the Mystic; 3. Montaigne, or the Skeptic; 4. Shakspeare, or the Poet; 5. Napoleon, or the Man of the World; 6. Goethe, or the Writer. It is scarcely necessary to say that the judgments formed of Mr. Emerson's writings, and more especially of the last-named work, must vary according to the habits of thought and prepossessions of the critic; the more so as our author does not attempt to establish his positions by any process of reasoning; he simply announces his views, leaving his reader to accept them or not, as he may have the capacity to do so, in accordance with the scriptural saying, "He that is able to receive it, let him receive it." In his philosophical or metaphysical views he may be said to approximate the relaborator of correct tensor and the scriptural saying. metaphysical views he may be said to approximate the celebrated German transcendentalist Fichte. Mr. Emerson's "English Traits" (1856) is one of his most popular and attractive books, although many of the remarks and statements contained in it require to be received with liberal qualifications. He was chosen to deliver an important course of lectures at Harvard University in 1870 cn "The Natural History of the Intellect." In July, 1872, he left America in consequence of the burning down of his house, an event which greatly greved and distressed him; nor did he ever entirely recover from the shock, though his friends were at the recover from the shock, though his friends were at the pains and the expense to build up the house again exactly as it had been. He died at Concord, Massachusetts, in April, 1882.

Mr. Emerson is distinguished for originality, as well as for subtlety of intellect. One cannot, however, help suspecting that, in his love of originality and his anxiety to shake himself wholly free from the trammels of the past, he sometimes runs into err rs in the opposite direction, from which his good sense and rare sagacity might otherwise have preserved him. His style is in the nicest harmony with the character of his thought. "There never was," says Mr. Alger, "a bolder champion of mental freedom for himself and for all men. His rich and vigorous freshness has been an invaluable tonic to his contemporaries." But the same writer justly observes that "the emphasis of his statements is often fatal to the that "the emphasis of his statements is often lated to the needful qualifications; but that requires his readers to be thinkers too, and not passive recipients of his thinking." ("Christian Examiner" for May, 1868.) As a poet, Mr. Emerson's merits are of a high order, although his poetry is not of a kind to be popular with the gene-rality of readers. A number of his more recent poems have appeared as contributions to the "Atlantic Monthly."

Monthly."

Em'er-son, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English mathematician, born at Hurworth, near Darlington, in 1701. He was educated at home by his father, who was a schoolteacher. At his father's death, he conducted the school a short time, and then retired from all business except a short time, and then retired from all business except writing on mathematics. Among his numerous works (which for some time were probably the best mathematical works in the language, except those of Simpson) are "Doctrine of Fluxions," (1748,) "Principles of Mechanics," (1754,) and "Method of Increments." He was eccentric in his habits. Died in 1782.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Émery, Am're', (ÉDOUARD FÉLIX ÉTIENNE,) a French medical writer, born in Dauphiné in 1788, practised in Paris. Died in 1856.
Émery, (JACQUES ANDRÉ,) a French Catholic divine, born at Gex in 1732, entered the community of Saint-Sulpice, Paris, about 1750. In 1782 he was chosen superior-general of his order. He is commended for the property of the region from and moderate conduct during the region. his wise, firm, and moderate conduct during the reign of terror, in which he was twice imprisoned. He wrote "The Spirit of Leibnitz," (1772,) the "Christianity (Christianisme) of Lord Bacon," (1799,) and other learned works. Died in 1811.

See Picor, "Notice sur la Vie de J. A. Émery," 1811.

Em'er-ÿ, (John,) an English comic actor, born at Sunderland in 1777; died in 1822.

Émery, d', dam're', (MICHEL Particelli—pār'te'sa'-le',) Sieur, a French financier, of Italian descent, born at

Lyons; died in 1650.
Émile or Emili, (PAUL.) See EMILIO.
Emilian. See ÆMILIAN.

Emilien, the French of ÆMILIAN, which see.
Emilio, à-mee'le-o, (PAOLO,) or Emili, à-mee'le-e,
(PAUL,) [Lat. PAU'LUS ÆMIL'IUS; Fr. PAUL ÉMILE, pōl
à'mèl',] an Italian historian, born at Verona, removed
to Paris about 1495, and, by the order of the king, wrote
a Latin "History of France," ("De Rebus gestis Francorum," 1516-19,) which was admired and often reprinted. The style is pure and concise. Erasmus expressed a high opinion of Emilio's learning. Died in Paris in 1529. See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Emilius. See ÆMILIUS, and PAULUS.
Emilius Macer. See MACER.
Emin, à-meen', ? (FEODOR ALEXANDROVITCH,) a Russian historian and novelist, born about 1735. His chief work is a "History of Russia to 1213," (1767.) Died

Em'yn, (Henry,) an English architect, born about 1730; died in 1815.
Emlyn, (Thomas,) an English Unitarian minister, born at Stamford in 1663. In 1691 he settled in Dublin, where he preached a number of years. He was fined and imprisoned about two years for his doctrines. He wrote a "Life of Dr. Samuel Clarke," (1731,) and several controversial works. Died in 1743.

See "Life of Thomas Emlyn," by his son.

Em'ma, a daughter of Charlemagne, who, according to a doubtful legend, was married to Eginhard. It is reported that before their marriage she once carried Eginhard from the palace, lest his traces in the snow might betray the secret of his visit. Died in 837 A.D.

See J. C. Dahl, "Ueber Eginhard und Emma," 1817; Eginhard, "Vita Caroli Magni."

Em'ma, Queen of England, was a daughter of Richard I., Duke of Normandy. She was married first to Ethelred II., and became mother of Edward the Confessor.

red II., and became mother of Edward the Confessor. About 1017 she was married to Canute the Great, by whom she had a son, Hardicanute. Died in 1046.

Em-man'u-el, [Port. Manoel, må-no-êl',] surnamed THE GREAT, King of Portugal, born at Alconcheta in 1469, was the son of Ferdinand, Duke of Viseu, a younger branch of the reigning family. Upon the death of John II., in 1495, he succeeded to the throne. He married the widow of the late prince-royal, Alonzo or Alphonso, Isabella of Castile, whose consent he obtained only on the condition that he should banish the Moors and Jews from the kingdom, which was repugnant to his own more See "Blackwood's Magazine" for December, 1847; "Westminster Review" for March, 1840, and October, 1856; "Fraser's Magazine" for May, 1867; "Christian Examiner," vols. xxx. and from the kingdom, which was repugnant to his own more xxxviii.; Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors;" Griswold, "Prose Writers of America," Duyckinck, "Cyclopadia of America," vol. ii.

coveries and victorious expeditions of Vasco da Gama, Almeida, Albuquerque, and Alvares de Cabral. From 1497 to 1520 these famous captains maintained the ascendency of the Portuguese arms in India and Brazil. In 1519 Emmanuel married Eleonore, sister of the emperor Charles V. He died in 1521, and was succeeded by his son, John III.

See A. DE VARNHAGEN, "Retratos e Elogios des Personagens ilustres de Portugal," 1842; LACLEDE, "Histoire générale de Portugal;" H. OSORIO, "De Rebus Emmanuelis Regis Lusitaniæ gestis," 1571; translated into English by James Gibbs, 1752.

Em-man'u-el Phil'i-bert, surnamed Tête DE Fer, Em-man'u-el Phil'I-bert, surnamed Tête De Fer, têt deh fair, (i.e. "Iron-headed,") Duke of Savoy, an Italian general of great ability, born at Chambery in 1528, was a son of Charles III. of Savoy. He entered the service of the emperor Charles V. in 1548, and in 1553 obtained the chief command of the imperial army in the war against the French. He gained a great victory over them at Saint-Quentin in 1557. In 1559 he married Margaret, a sister of Henry II. of France, and recovered part of his paternal dominions, which had been seized by the French. In 1574 he obtained from Henry seized by the French. In 1574 he obtained from Henry III. the evacuation of all Piedmont, the condition of which was greatly improved by his wise statesmanship. Died in 1580. He was succeeded by his son, Charles

See G. Tosi, "Vita Emmanuelis Philiberti," 1596; Bruslé de Montplainchamp, "Histoire de Emmanuel Philibert," 1692; De Thou, "Historia."

Emmerich, êm'meh-rik, (GEORG,) a German physi-

cian, born at Königsberg in 1672, wrote several able treatises. Died in 1727.

Emmery, em're', (Jean Louis Claude,) Count of Grozyeulx, a learned French lawyer and legislator, born at Metz in 1752, was a member of the National Assembly in 1790. He became a senator in 1802. Died

in 1823.
Em'met, (ROBERT,) an eloquent Irish enthusiast, born in Cork in 1780, was a brother of Thomas Addis Emmet. He was an ardent but misguided partisan of Irish independence, and appears to have been a sincere patriot. Like his brother, he was one of the chiefs of the "United Irishmen." In July, 1803, he rashly put himself at the head of a party of insurgents consisting of the rabble of Dublin, who murdered the chief justice, Lord Kilwarden, and others, but were quickly dispersed by the military. Emmet was arrested, was tried, and, after an eloquent and impassioned speech in vindication of his course, suffered with intrepid courage a felon's death, September, 1803. The poet Moore commemorated his tragic fate and his attachment to Miss Curran in two of his "Irish Melodies."

See Madden, "United Irishmen," vol. iii.; John W. Burke, "Life of Robert Emmet."

Emmet, (THOMAS ADDIS,) an eloquent Irish lawyer, a brother of the preceding, was born at Cork in 1764. He was liberally educated, was called to the bar in 1790, and became a leader of the "United Irishmen." He was arrested in 1798, and imprisoned in a dungeon for about three years. In 1804 he emigrated to New York, where three years. In 1804 he emigrated to New York, where he practised law with great success, and became attorney-general of the State of New York in 1812. He died in 1827. "That he had great qualities as an orator," says Judge Story, "cannot be doubted by any one who has heard him. His mind possessed a good deal of the ferrous which characterizes his countrymen. It was quick. vour which characterizes his countrymen. It was quick, vigorous, searching, and buoyant." He wrote pieces of Irish history illustrative of the condition of the Catholics

of Ireland, (1807.)
See "Memoirs of Thomas Addis Emmet," by Charles Glidden Haynes, 1829; a sketch of Emmet's character in the Miscellaneous Works of Joseph Story; T. McGee, "O'Connell and his Friends."

Emmius, em'me-us, (UBBO,) a Dutch scholar and historian, born in 1547, was eminent for his knowledge of ancient languages and history, and for modesty and work on the history and topography of Greece, and a

work on the history and topography of Greece, and a few other works. Died in 1625.

See Foppens, "Bibliothea Belgica;" N. Mulerius, "Elogium U. Emmii," 1628; Niceron, "Mémoires."

Em/mons, (Ebenezer,) M.D., an American geologist, born in Middlefield, Berkshire county, Massachusetts, in 1798, became professor of natural history in Williams College in 1833. When the geological survey of New York was ordered by the government, he was appointed one of the geologists-in-chief. Several volumes of his Reports were published in the "Natural History of New York." He advanced the novel opinion that beneath the oldest member of the Silurian system there is a series the oldest member of the Silurian system there is a series of fossiliferous rocks, to which he applied the term "Taconic." He died in North Carolina in October, 1863.

Emmons, (NATHANIEL,) an American theologian, born in East Haddam, Connecticut, in 1745, preached for many years at Franklin, Massachusetts. He wrote

born in East Haddam, Connecticut, in 1745, preached for many years at Franklin, Massachusetts. He wrote several works on theology. Died in 1840.

Emo, ā'mo, (Angelo,) an able Venetian statesman and admiral, born in 1731. Having served with success against the Algerine pirates, he was made vice-admiral in 1765, and compelled the Dey of Algiers to sign a treaty favourable to Venice. He then obtained the rank of captain-general and admiral of all the maritime forces. In 1772 he was appointed a senator, and about 1780 a member of the Council of Ten. He afterwards held other high offices with credit. Died in 1792.

See Meneghelli, "Di A. Emo e delle sue Gesta," 1836.

Em'o-ry, (John,) an American Methodist bishop, born in Queen Ann county, Maryland, in 1789. He was elected a bishop about 1832. He wrote several controversial treatises. Died in 1835.

See a "Life of Bishop Emory," by his son ROBERT.

Emory, (ROBERT,) a Methodist minister, a son of the preceding, was born in Philadelphia in 1814. He wrote a "History of the Discipline of the Methodist Episcopal Church," (1843.) Died in 1848.

Emory, (WILLIAM H.,) an American general, born in Maryland about 1812, graduated at West Point in 1831. He became a lieutenant of topographical engineers about 1832 and grained the rank of cartain in 1831. 1831. He became a fleutenant of topographical engineers about 1839, and gained the rank of captain in 1851. He was appointed a brigadier-general of volunteers carly in 1862, and commanded a division under General Banks in Louisiana in 1863, and a corps in 1864. He repulsed the enemy at Pleasant Hill, April 7 of that year. He fought with distinction at Opequan Creek, September 1864.

19, and Cedar Creek, October 19, 1864.

Empecinado. See Diaz, (Juan Martin.)

Empedocle. See Empedocles.

Em-ped'o-clēš, [Gr. Ἐμπεδοκλῆς; Fr. ΕΜΡΕDOCLE, δη/pà'dokl'; It. ΕΜΡΕDOCLE, ἐm-pā'do-klà,] a celebrated Greek philosopher, born at Agrigentum, Sicily, flourished about 450 B.C. It is not known who were his teachers. He excelled in medicine and poetry as well as philosophy. By these merits he acquired great influence in his native state, which he is said to have transformed into a repubstate, which he is said to have transformed into are public, after refusing to accept the offer of royalty. He originated or adopted the theory that nature consists of four elements,—fire, air, earth, and water. He appears to have taught the Hindoo philosophy that the soul has been banished into the body in order to punish it, and that it migrates through animal and vegetable bodies until it shall be entirely purified. The popular tradition that he threw himself into the crater of Mount Etna to immortalize his name is probably fabulous. His greatest work was a poem on the "Nature and Principles of Things," of which fragments are extant. Lucretius, in his great poem, "De Rerum Naturâ," expresses his admiration of Empedocles.

Empedocles See Ritter, "History of Philosophy;" G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy;" Diogenes Laertius; Scina, "Memorie sulla Vita de Empedocle," 2 vols., 1813; J. G. New-Mann, "Programma de Empedocle Philosopho," 1690; Heinrich Stein, "Dissertatio de Empedoclis Scriptis," 1851.

Empereur, L', lon'peh'rur', (Constantijn,) a Dutch other virtues. After teaching many years in Norden and Leer, he was chosen in 1614 professor of history and Greek in the University of Groningen, of which he was also rector. He wrote a "History of Friesland," (1596,) a "General Chronology," (1619,) "Ancient Greece Illustrated," ("Vetus Græcia illustrata," 1626,) a valuable besides other works, a "Treatise on the Forensic Laws" of the Hebrews," and a "Key to the Talmud," ("Clavis Talmudica," 1634.) Died in 1648.

See TRIGLAND, "Oratio in Obitum C. L'Empereur," 1648.

Empiricus Sextus. See SEXTUS.

Empis, on'pe', (ADOLPHE,) a French dramatist, born in Paris in 1790. He produced successful comedies and

in Paris in 1790. He produced successful comedies and operas, which in 1847 opened to him the doors of the French Academy. Among his works are "Joan of Arc," an opera, (1822,) and "A Change in the Ministry," a comedy, (1831.)

Empoli, em'po-lee, (Jacopo Chimenti,) an Italian painter in oil, usually called L'Empoli, was born at Empoli in 1554. He worked mostly in Florence, the churches of which contain many of his pictures. Among his chief productions are "Saint Yves," "The Virgin with Saint Nicholas," and an "Annunciation." His design and colour are commended. He also painted design and colour are commended. He also painted portraits with success. Died in 1640.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy.

Empoli, d', dêm'po-lee, (GIOVANNI,) a Florentine, who lived about the year 1500, in the service of the Portuguese king, sailed with Albuquerque to India in 1503, and wrote a brief account of the voyage.

See LAFITEAU, "Histoire des Conquêtes des Portugais."

Em-po'rī-us, a Latin grammarian, who lived in the fifth or sixth century, left some extant works on rhetoric.
Empson, (RICHARD.) See DUDLEY, (EDMUND.)
Emp'son, (WILLIAM,) an English editor and writer on various subjects, born about 1790. He was for several years editor of the "Edinburgh Review," to which he contributed many articles between 1823 and 1850. Died

in 1852.

Emser, êm'ser, (HIERONYMUS,) a German Catholic theologian, noted as an adversary of Luther, was born at Ulm in 1477. He became secretary of Duke George of Saxony, who gave him a benefice in Dresden. In 1523 he published a criticism on Luther's version of the New Testament. He also made a German translation of the New Testament, (1527,) which was adopted by the Catholics. Died in 1527.

See Waldau, "Nachricht von H. Emser's Leben," 1783.

Énambuc, d', dà'nôn'bük', (PIERRE Vandrosque Diel—vôn'drosk' de'êl',) an able French mariner and colonial governor, who, with the permission of Richelieu, planted a colony in the isle of Saint Christopher in 1625. He also formed the first settlement in the isle of Martinique, in 1635. He died in 1636, and was succeeded as governor by his nephew, Diel Duparquet.

Encélade. See ENCELADUS.
Encel'a-dus, [Gr. Ἐρκέλαδος; Fr. ENCÉLADE, δη's à'lād',] a son of Tartarus, and one of the giants that rebelled against Jupiter. According to one tradition, he was buried under the island of Sicily or Mount Ætna,

and his struggles caused earthquakes.

Encina. See Enzina, (Juan de Là.)

Encinas or Enzinas, ên-thee'nâs, often called Dryander, (Francisco,) a Spanish Reformer, born at Burgos about 1520. Having been converted to Lutheranism, he went to Wittenberg about 1541, and acquired the friendship of Luther and Melanchthon. He produced a Spanish translation of the New Testament, (1543,) which he presented to Charles V. at Brussels. For this offence he was imprisoned about a year. Having escaped from prison, he went to England. Died in 1552.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary:" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova;" Mrs. Charles, "Martyrs of Spain,"

etc., 1865.

Encinas, (Juan,) a brother of the preceding, born at Burgos, was also a Protestant. He went to Rome, or was sent thither by his father. There he openly avowed his principles, and suffered death by fire in 1545. See Mrs. Charles, "Martyrs of Spain," etc.

Enciso, de, dà én-thee'so, (DIEGO XIMENES,) a Spanish dramatic poet, born at Seville, lived about 1620-40. He wrote "El Principe Don Carlos," and other dramas, which display superior talents.

Enciso, de, (Don Martin Fernandez,) a Spanish geographer, accompanied the expeditions to Central America, and published "Suma de Geografia," (1519.) Encke, ênk'keh, (Johann Franz,) an eminent Ger-

man astronomer, born at Hamburg in 1791. He gained |

distinction by his determination of the orbit of the comet of 1680, and of the distance of the earth from the sun, and published "The Distance of the Sun," ("Die Entfernung der Sonne," 2 vols., 1822–24.) He afterwards made important and successful investigations into the orbit and period of the comet of Pons, since known as Encke's comet. About 1825 he became director of the Royal Observatory of Berlin, and secretary of the Academy of Sciences. After 1830 he published the "Astronomische Jahrbücher," and other works. Died in 1865.

See G. Hagen, "Memoir of Encke," in the "Smithsonian Report" for 1868.

Encontre, on'kontr', (Daniel,) a French Protestant divine, eminent for talents and learning, born at Nîmes divine, eminent for talents and learning, born at Nimes in 1762, was ordained, but was unable to preach, on account of a defect in the vocal organs. He became in 1808 professor of sciences in the Academy of Montpellier, and in 1814 he accepted the chair of theology at Montauban. He wrote an "Essay on the Theory of Probabilities," "Elements of Plane Geometry," a "Dissertation on the True System of the World," (1807,) and many other works. Died in 1818.

See JUILLERAT-CHASSEUR, "Notice sur la Vie, etc. de Daniel Encontre," 1821.

Ende, von, fon en'deh, (FRIEDRICH ALBRECHT,) BARON, a German general, born at Celle in 1765; died in 1829.

Ender, ên'der, (JOHANN,) a German painter, born in Vienna in 1793. He went to Rome as imperial pensioner in 1820, and afterwards worked in Vienna with success in portraits and history. Died in 1854.

Ender, (Thomas,) a landscape-painter, brother of the preceding, was born in Vienna about 1794. He went about 1817 with a scientific expedition to Brazil, from which he brought home many designs. He accompanied Metternich to Italy, where he worked some years. His landscapes are admired for the vigorous effects of light which they display.

En'der-bie, (Percy.) a British author, published a mediocre history of Wales, (1661.)
En'di-cott, (John.) one of the first colonial Gov-

ernors of Massachusetts, born at Dorchester, England, in 1589. In 1636 he conducted an expedition against the Pequot Indians. He was several years Deputy-Gov-ernor of Massachusetts, and in 1644 was chosen Governor. He was again Governor in 1649, and, with the exception of 1650 and 1654, was regularly re-elected to the same office till his death in 1665. Governor Endicott was a zealous Puritan, and was especially severe in executing the laws against those who differed from the prevailing

religion.
Endlicher, ent'lik-er, (Stephen Ladislaus,) an eminent botanist and linguist, born at Presburg, in Hungary, in 1804. Having studied Oriental languages and natural sciences, he was appointed director of the Imperial Library, Vienna, in 1828, and professor of botany in the University in 1840. He liberally expended his fortune of the promotion of science, and was one of the founders of the Academy of Vienna. He published, in Latin, many works on botany, the most important of which is his "Genera of Plants arranged in the Natural Order," (1836–40,) and "Rudiments of Chinese Grammar," (1845,) with various other well-written works. He sympathized with the people in the insurrection of 1848. Died in

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

En-dỹm'i-on, [Gr. Ἐνδυμίων,] in the Greek mythology, was represented as a beautiful youth, a darling of Diana, (Selene,) and a perpetual sleeper. One of the various traditions announces him as a king of Elis. His eternal sleep is ascribed to different causes.

See Smith's "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography and Mythology."

Enea, the Italian of ÆNEAS, which see. Eneas. See ÆNEAS.

Eneas Sylvius. See Pius II. Enée, the French of ÆNEAS, which see.

Enemann, ên'eh-mân', (MIKAEL,) a Swedish Oricntalist, born at Enköping in 1676; died in 1714.

Enfant, L'. See L'ENFANT.

Enfantin, on'fon'tan', (Barthélemi Prosper,) a French arch-socialist, born in Paris in 1796, is called one of the founders of Saint-Simonism. He began to propagate the doctrines of Saint-Simon about 1825, and in 1830 had united numerous followers into an association founded on community of property. A disagree-ment between him and Bazard resulted in a schism, after which Enfantin assumed the name of "the Living Law and the Messiah." Charged with corruption of public morals, he was condemned to imprisonment for one year in 1832. After that event his disciples were dispersed, and he was employed as director of the Paris and Lyons Railway. Died in 1864.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

En'field, (WILLIAM,) LL.D., an English author and dissenting minister, born at Sudbury in 1741, officiated successively in the Unitarian churches of Liverpool, Warrington, and Norwich. He published several volumes warrington, and Norwich. He published several volumes of popular sermons, a "Preacher's Directory," which was highly esteemed, and said to be the best work of the kind, and largely assisted Dr. Aikin in his "General Biographical Dictionary." Besides several educational works, he published in 1791 a "History of Philosophy from the Earliest Periods to the Present Century," abridged from Brucker's History. Died in 1797.

See Aikin, "Memoirs of Enfield," prefixed to his "Sermons."

Engau, êng'gŏw, (Johann Rudolf,) a German juris-Engau, eng gow, (Johann Rudolf,) a German jurisconsult, born at Jena in 1708. He became professor of law in the University of Jena in 1740, and councillor of the court of Saxe-Weimar in 1748. "His numerous writings," says Guizot, "attest his vast knowledge, and are highly esteemed in Germany." Among them are (in Latin) "Elements of German Civil Law," (1736,) and "Elements of Criminal Law," (1738.) Died in 1755.

See "Biographie Universelle;" HIRSCHING, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

risches Handbuch."

Engel, éng'el, (Johann,) a German astronomer, born in Bavaria; died in 1512.

Engel, (Johann Jakob,) an excellent German author, born at Parchim (Mecklenburg) in 1741. He was professor of belles-lettres in Berlin from 1776 to 1787, and was preceptor of the prince Frederick William, who ascended the throne in 1787. His comedy "The Grateful Son" (1770) was very successful. In 1775 he published "The Philosopher for the World," ("Der Philosoph für die Welt," 2 vols.,) which is admired for great clearness, facility, and elegance. He afterwards produced "Lorenz Stark," (1795,) a romance, which was very popular, and a "Mirror for Princes," ("Fürstenspiegel.") His works are characterized by an excellent judgment, and by a are characterized by an excellent judgment, and by a refinement of taste and purity of diction which are rare among the Germans. Died in 1802.

See F. NICOLAI," Gedächtnissschrift auf J. J. Engel," 1806; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Engel, (KARL CHRISTIAN,) a dramatist, brother of the preceding, was born at Parchim in 1752. He wrote "Biondetta," a comedy, and a metaphysical essay, en-"Biondetta," a comedy, and a metaphysical essay, entitled "Nous nous reverrons," ("We shall see each other again," 1787,) which caused a great sensation. Died in

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Engel, eng'el, (Samuel,) a Swiss geographer and economist, born at Berne in 1702, wrote an "Essay on the Question, 'When and how was America peopled?" (1767,) and several works on rural economy.

1784.

En-gel-ber'ga, sometimes written Engelberta and Angilberga, Empress of Germany, was married in 856 A.D. to Lewis II. of Germany. Having been accused of conjugal infidelity by two courtiers, she was about to be whitested to the ordeal of fire and water, when Boson, subjected to the ordeal of fire and water, when Boson, Count of Arles, came forward as her champion. He defeated her accusers in single combat, and forced them

deteated her accusers in single combat, and forced them to retract. Died in 890 A.D.

Engelbert, êng'el-bêrt', a German historian, born in the thirteenth century. He wrote, in Latin, a "History of the Roman Empire." Died in 1331.

Engelbert, SAINT, Archbishop of Cologne, became tutor to Henry, a son of the emperor Frederick II., about 1220. He was assassinated by his cousin in 1225.

Engelberta or Engelberda. See Engelberga. Engelbrecht, éng'gel-brêkt', (Engelbrechtson, éng'gel-brêkt'son,) a Swedish statesman and general, was born in Dalecarlia about 1390. When Eric XIII. was deposed, Engelbrecht was selected to administer the government jointly with Charles Canutson; but the former was soon after assassinated by Magnus Bengtson, in 1436.

See J. J. Palm, "Dissertatio de Meritis Engelbrechti," 1802.

Engelbrecht, eng'el-brekt', (Johann,) a German visionary and fanatical religionist, born at Brunswick in

1599; died in 1642.

Engelbrechtsen or Enghelbrechtsen, eng'hel-brekt'sen, (Cornelis,) a Dutch painter, born at Leyden He is considered one of the ablest painters of his time. Among his master-pieces are a "Descent from the Cross," (in Paris,) "The Lamb of the Apocalypse," (at Utrecht,) and "The Sacrifice of Abraham," (in Paris.) Died in 1533.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Engelgrave, eng'el-gra'veh, (Hendrik,) a learned Jesuit and preacher, born at Antwerp in 1610. He became rector of colleges at Cassel, Bruges, and Antwerp.

"Gospel Light," ("Lux Evangelica," 1648.) Died in 1670.

Engelhardt, eng'el-hart, (Johann Georg Veit,) a
German theologian, born at Neustadt (an-der-Aisch) in

Try1. He became professor of theology at Erlangen in 1822. Among his principal works is a "History of Dogmas," ("Dogmengeschichte," 1830.) Died in 1855. Engelhardt, (KARL AUGUST,) a German writer, born at Dresden in 1768. He published "The Friend of Children," ("Der Kinderfreund," 12 vols., 1797–1814,) "Poems," ("Gedichte," 3 vols., 1820–23,) and other works Died in 1844.

"Poems," ("Gedichte," 3 vols., 1820-23,) and other works. Died in 1834.
Engelmann, ôn'zhêl'môn' or êng'el-mân', (Gode-Froy,) one of the inventors or improvers of lithography, was born at Mulhouse, (Haut-Rhin,) in France, in 1788. In 1816 he founded the first important and successful lithographic establishment in Paris, in which he was aided by Vernet, Girodet, Isabey, and other artists. He published a "Treatise on Lithography," (1839.) Died in 1839. See G. Prignot, "Essai historique sur la Lithographie."

Engelschall, eng'el-shal', (Joseph Friedrich,) a German poet, born at Marburg in 1739. He wrote short lyric poems, epistles, epigrams, and prose essays, which, in the opinion of Schoell, entitle him to a prominent place among German authors of the second rank. Died

Engelstoft, êng'els-toft', (CHRISTIAN THORNING,) a learned Danish theologian, born at Næsberg in 1805. He became professor of theology at Copenhagen in 1845, and Bishop of Funen in 1851. He has written on church bistory at

church history, etc.

Engelstroem. See Engeström.

Engenio, d', dên-jā'ne-o, (Cesare Caracciolo—kā-rāt-she-o'lo,) an Italian historian, flourished about 1600. He wrote a "Description of the Kingdom of Naples," (1618.)

Engeström or Engestroem, eng geh-ström, written also Engelstroem, (Gustaf,) a Swedish savant, born

also Engelstroem, (GUSTAF,) a Swedish savant, born at Lund in 1738. He was president of the Academy of Sciences at Stockholm, and wrote several treatises on chemistry and mineralogy. Died in 1815.

Engeström or Engestroem, (LARS,) a Swedish statesman, brother of the preceding, was born at Stockholm in 1751, and entered the civil service in 1770. Appointed secretary of foreign affairs in 1776, he displayed superior diplomatic talents, and was sent as amplassador to London. Berlin, and other courts, between bassador to London, Berlin, and other courts, between 1788 and 1798. In 1809 he became minister of foreign affairs, and received the title of baron. In 1816 he was raised to the rank of count. Died in 1826.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Engnelbrechtsen. See Engelbrechtsen.
Enghelrams, êng'hel-râms', (Cornelis,) an able
Flemish painter, born at Malines in 1527. Among his
works is "The Conversion of Saint Paul," at Hamburg. Died in 1583.

Enghien, d', dôn'ge-an', (Louis Antoine Henri de Bourbon—deh boor'bon',) Duc, a French prince, born at Chantilly in 1772, was the son of the Duke of Bourbon, and related to the royal family. He emigrated in the son of the transitions for the property of the transitions for the property of the property in 1789, and, after travelling a few years, entered the army under his grandfather, the Prince of Condé, and fought bravely against the republic from 1793 until 1801, when the army was disbanded. He then retired to Ettenheim, in Baden, where he was arrested, though on neutral territory, in 1804, on suspicion of conspiracy, and taken to the castle of Vincennes, near Paris. After a hurried trial before a military tribunal, he was sentenced and shot in March, 1804. This deed excited general and deep indignation against Bonaparte, and is commonly regarded as one of the weret crimes by which his meaning. regarded as one of the worst crimes by which his memory is stained. (See BONAPARTE, NAPOLEON.)

See Thiers, "Histoire du Consulat et de l'Empire;" Firmas-Periès, "Notice historique sur L. A. Duc d'Enghien," 1814.

Engilbert. See Angilbert.

England, ing'gland, (JOHN), a Catholic theologian, born at Cork, Ireland, in 1786. He was in 1820 appointed the first Bishop of Charleston, South Carolina, where he founded an academy and the "Charleston Catholic Miscellany." He wrote many treatises on theology, etc. Died in 1842.

England, ing gland, (Sir RICHARD,) a British general, born in Canada in 1793. He was sent to India in 1842, and distinguished himself in the Afghan war. He com-

manded a division at the Alma and at Inkerman, etc., (1854-55.) Died in 1883.
En'gle-field, (Sir Henry Charles,) M.P., an English Ein'gle-field, (Sir Henry Charles,) M.P., an English antiquary and astronomer, born in 1752, was a person of extensive and accurate attainments in science. In 1788 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society. He wrote a treatise on the Orbits of Comets, a "Walk through Southampton," (1801,) and "Beauties, Antiquities, etc. of the Isle of Wight," (1816.) Died in 1822.

English, ing'glish, (George Bethune,) an American adventurer and linguist, born in Boston in 1789. About 1820 he entered the army of the Pasha of Egypt, and served as an officer in an expedition against Sennaar. He wrote several works on theology, etc. Died in 1828.

English, (THOMAS DUNN,) an American poet and novelist, born in Philadelphia in 1819. He published a

collection of poems in 1855.
Engramelle, on'gramel', (Marie Dominique Jo-SEPH,) a French naturalist and musician, born in Artois in 1727. He published "The Butterflies of Europe," (8

Vols., 1779-93.) Died in 1781.

See Fatis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Engström or Engstroem, eng'ström, (Johan,) a

Swedish poet and novelist, born in 1794. He published "The Eolian Harp," (1830,) and other poems.

Enjedin, ên'yeh-deen', or Enyedin, [Lat. Enjedins,] (George,) a noted Unitarian writer, born at Enyedins, [Lat. Enjedins,] (George,) a noted Unitarian writer, born at Enyedins, [Lat. Enjedins,] (George,) a noted Unitarian writer, born at Enyedins, [Lat. Enjedins,] (Engelia) and Engelia (Engelia) in Transylvania, was superintendent of the churches in the province above named. Died in 1597.

Enjedius. See ENJEDIN.
Ennebel, čn'nęh-bčl', (Louis,) a Belgian theologian and canonist, born at Louvain in 1652; died in 1720.
Ennemoser, čn'nęh-mo'zer, (Joseph.) an eminent

Ennemoser, ên'neh-mo'zer, (Joseph.) an eminent German physician and writer on magnetism and physiology, born in the Tyrol in 1787. He was professor at Bonn from 1820 to 1841, after which he practised at Munich. Among his works are "Magnetism in its Relations to Nature and Religion," (1842,) and "Der Magnetismus," (1844,) which was translated into English by William Howitt, ("History of Magic," 1854.) Died in 1854. Ennery, (ADOLPHE.) See DENNERY.

Ennery, d', dên're', (MICHELET.) a French antiquary, born at Metz in 1709, made a large collection of medals and coins. His cabinet at Paris, which contained over twenty thousand medals, was sold and dispersed after his death. Died in 1788.

his death. Died in 1788.

En'ni-us, (QUINTUS,) a Roman epic poet of great celebrity, born of a Greek family at Rudiæ, in Calabria, about 239 B.C. In early life he became a citizen of Rome, where he obtained the patronage and friendship of Cato, Scipio, and others. He contributed perhaps more than any other early Latin writer towards forming the na-

tional literature of Rome. His principal work, called tional literature of Rome. His principal work, called the "Annals," a historical epic, was for a long time the most popular poem in the language. He also wrote several tragedies and comedies. He is said to have first introduced from the Greek the heroic hexameter into Latin poetry. His works are all lost, except some fragments quoted by Cicero and others. "He stands out prominently in that early time," says Professor Sellar, "as a man of true genius and of a great and original character. . . Whatever in the later poets is most truly Roman in sentiment and morality appears to be con-Roman in sentiment and morality, appears to be conceived in the spirit of Ennius. . . . The variety and extent of his works bear witness to remarkable learning as well as a strong productive energy." He was a great favourite of Cicero, who often quotes him, and he was highly eulogized by Lucretius, Propertius, Aulus Gellius, and Ovid. Died in 169 B.C.

See Sellar, "Roman Poets of the Republic," chap. iv.: Vossius, "De Poetis Latinis:" Sagittarius, "De Vita et Scriptis L. Audronici, Ennii," etc.; H Forelius, "De Ennio Diatriba," Upsal, 1707.

En-no'di-us, (MAGNUS FELIX,) SAINT, one of the Fathers of the Latin Church, and a distinguished writer, born at Arles about 473 A.D. He obtained the bishopric of Pavía (Papia) about 511. He wrote a "Panegyric on King Theodoric," an "Apology for Pope Symmachus," "The Fourth Council of Rome," and a "Life of Saint Epiphanius of Pavía." He was sent to Constantinople by the pope in 515 and again in 517 to negotiate a union between the Eastern and Western Churches, but did not succeed in effecting that object. Died in 521.

See Sirmond, "Vita Ennodii," prefixed to his edition of the works of Saint Ennodius.

Enobarbus. See AHENOBARBUS.

E'noch, [Heb. חנוך; Ger. Enoch, a'nok, or Henoch, hā'nok,] an antediluvian patriarch, born in the year 3378 B.C., was the son of Jared, and father of Methuselah. He was pre-eminently favoured by a holy life and immunity from death. At the age of three hundred and sixty-five he "was translated that he should not see death." rive he "was translated that he should not see death."

(Hebrews xi. 5; Genesis v. 24.) The book of Enoch, quoted in the Epistle of Jude, was extant in the time of the primitive Christians, but was rejected as apocryphal by the Fathers and by the Church.

Enoch, à'nok', (Louis,) a French Hellenist and grammarian, born at Issoudun, became principal of the College of Geneva in 1556. Died about 1570.

His son Enoch was a poet. Died about 1590.

Enrico of Portugal. See Henry.

Enriquez Gomez, ên-ree'kêth go'mêth, (Antonio,) or Enriquez Gomez, ên-ree'kêth go'mêth, (

QUIS, a Spanish statesman, born near Valladolid in 1690. He was appointed first minister of state by Ferdinand VI., who began to reign in 1746, and at the same time was created a marquis. The administration of Ensenada was wise and economical, and improved the condition of Spain. Died in 1762.

En'sor, (GEORGE,) an Irish writer, born in Dublin about 1769. He published, besides other works, "The Independent Man," (1806,) and "Defects of the English Laws and Tribunals," (1812.) Died in 1843.

Ent. (Sir George,) an eminent English physician, born

in Kent in 1604, acquired a large practice, and was knighted by Charles II. He wrote a defence of Har-vey's theory of the circulation of the blood. Died in 1689.

En-tel'lus, a celebrated athlete and a friend of Æneas, is mentioned in Virgil's "Æneid" (book v.) as having conquered Dares in the funeral games of Anchises.

En'tick or En'tinck, (John,) an English writer, born in 1713, was employed by the booksellers to compile several histories and other works. His Latin and English Dictionary was successful, and has been reprinted. Died in 1773.

Entinck See Entick.

En-tin'o-pus, an architect, born in the island of Candia, is noted as the founder of Venice. It is reported that he built the first house there, in 405 A.D.

See DARU, "Histoire de Venise."

Entius. See Enzio.

Entraigues or Antraigues, d', don'tràg', (Emmanuel Louis Henri de Launey—deh lo'nà',) Count, a French politician, born in Vivarais. He published in 1788 an eloquent "Memoir on the States-General," which was extremely revolutionary. Having been deputed by the noblesse to the States-General in 1789, he changed his course, and acted with the royalists. He emigrated about 1790, and was assassinated near London by one of his servants in 1812.

Entrecasteaux, d', döntr/kås'tö', (Joseph Antoine Bruni—brü'ne',) a French navigator, born at Aix about 1740, entered the navy young, and soon distinguished himself by his talents and steady courage. In 1785 he was appointed commander of the naval forces in India, and in 1791 was sent, with the rank of rear-admiral, in search of the lost navigator La Pérouse. Although he failed in this object, he made important discoveries on the coasts of Australia, Van Diemen's Land, etc. He died at sea, near Java, in 1793. The narrative of the voyage was published in 1808 by Rossel, one of his officers.

See De Rossel, "Voyage de D'Entrecasteaux," etc.

Entrecolles. See Dentrecolles. E-nȳ'o, ['Εννώ,] the Greek name of the goddess of war. (See Bellona.)

Enzina or Encina, de Ia, dà là en-thee'na, (Juan,) a popular Spanish poet, born in Old Castile about 1468, is regarded as the founder of the Spanish theatre. He was patronized by Ferdinand the Catholic. He published in 1496 the first edition of his works, comprising odes, comedies, and a poem called "A Vision of the Temple of Fame." His "Art of Making Verses" ("Arte de Trovar") was received with favour, and his "Placida y Victoriano" is called a master-piece of dramatic art. His works are characterized by purity of style, brilliant ideas, and natural imagery. He was also distinguished as a musician, and became musical director to Pope Leo X. He went as a pilgrim to Palestine in 1519. Died about 1534.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" Longfellow,
"Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Enzinas. See Encinas, (Francisco.)

Enzio, ên/ze-o, or Enzo, ên/zo, [Lat. En/Tius,] a nominal king of Sardinia, born about 1224, was a natural son of the emperor Frederick II. He distinguished himself in the war which his father waged against the pope and the Guelphs. He gained a great naval victory over the Genoese in 1241. In 1249 he was made prisoner at Fossalto by the Guelphs, who kept him in prison until his death, in 1272. See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Enzo. See Enzio.

Eoban, ā'o-ban, (Helius,) [Lat. Eoba'nus Hes'sius,] a German poet, born at Bockendorf, in Hesse, in 1488. He was professor of rhetoric and poetry at Nuremberg seven years, between 1526 and 1533, after which he obtained a similar position at Erfurt and Marburg. He translated into Latin verse Homer's "Iliad" and the Idyls of Theocritus, and wrote Latin eclogues, and other poems. His "Iliad" was often reprinted. Died in 1540.

See Lossius, "H. Eoban und seine Zeitgenossen;" M. Adam, "Vitæ Germanorum Philosophorum."

Eobanus. See Eoban. Eoetvoes. See Eötvös.

Éole, the French of Æolus, which see. Éon de Beaumont,d', dà'òn' deh bō'mòn', (Charles GENEVIÈVE LOUISE AUGUSTE ANDRÉ TIMOTHÉE, styled CHEVALIER D'ÉON, a famous French diplomatist, born at Tonnerre in 1728. Having gained reputation by writing an Essay on the Finances of France, he was employed about 1755 on a mission to the court of Russia, with which he negotiated an advantageous treaty. In 1759 he served with credit as captain in the French army in Germany. A few years later he was minister pleni-potentiary to London, but was superseded soon after his appointment. On his return to France, about 1777, the government, for some mysterious reason, required him

to assume the female dress, which he wore for the rest of his life. Being reduced to poverty, he supported himself in his later years by giving lessons in the art of fencing. He was author of many historical and political fencing. He was ...
Died in 1810.

essays. Died in 1810.

See "Mémoires du Chevalier D'Éon," by F. GAILLARDET;
GRIMM, "Correspondance;" BACHAUMONT, "Mémoires."

E'os, [Gr. 'H ω c,] of the Greek mythology, corresponds to the Latin Aurora, the goddess of morning. She was supposed to be a daughter of Hyperion, a sister of Diana or Selene, and the wife of Tithonus.

Eosander, à-o-zân'der, (Johann Friedrich,) an eminent German architect, of Swedish origin, born towards the end of the seventeenth century, was employed by the Elector Frederick on a palace in Berlin, and on other edifices. That prince also sent him as ambassador to Charles XII. of Sweden. Among his works is the palace of Schönhausen, Berlin. Died in Dresden in 1729. ee Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch.

Ectvos or Ecetvoes, (Joseph,) a popular Hungarian author and statesman, born at Buda (or Ofen) in 1813. He produced about 1833 "The Critics," a comedy, and "The Revenge," a tragedy. His reputation was increased by "The Carthusian," a novel, (1838-41.) He defended Kossuth in a pamphlet, (1841,) which proved that he possessed polemical abilities of a high order. He was afterwards one of the chief orators of the popular party in the Diet. His political novel "The Village Notary" (1844–46) had great popularity, and was translated into English and German. In 1848, and again in 1867, he was for a short time minister of public instruction. He died in 1871.

E-pam-ĭ-non'das, [Gr. Έπαμεινώνδας or Ἐπαμινώνδας,] an illustrious Theban statesman and general, a son of Polymnis, was born about the year 412 B.C. He received instruction from Lysis of Tarentum, a Pythagorean philosopher. He first distinguished himself on the rean philosopher. He first distinguished himself on the field of Mantinea, where he and his friend Pelopidas performed prodigies of valour, under the standard of Sparta, (385.) In youth he loved retirement and study, and, it is said, preferred poverty from principle. The aristocrats of Thebes, aided by Spartan soldiery, gained the ascendency, and banished Pelopidas and other popular chiefs; but Epaminondas, being regarded as a speculative philosopher, was not included in the proscription. When he was about forty years of age, at a congress of deputies from the Grecian states he spoke eloquently against the encroachments of the Spartan power, and acquired the reputation of one of the best orators of Greece. When, soon after this, Sparta declared war against Thebes, Epaminondas was nominated commander-in-chief of the Theban army, consisting of 6000 mander-in-chief of the Theban army, consisting of 6000 foot and 500 horse, to which Sparta opposed 10,000 foot and 1000 horse. The armies met at Leuctra, where the Spartans were totally routed, with a loss of 4000 men, in 372 B.C. This battle was a fatal blow to the supremacy of Sparta, and became forever memorable for the profound and skilful combinations in the military art of which Epaminondas gave the first example. He invaded Peloponnesus in 369, and threatened Sparta, which was defended with firmness and success by Agesilaus. He commanded the Thebans at the battle of Mantinea, (July 4, 363,) and had just achieved a glorious victory, when he received a mortal wound. Some writers date this event in 362 B.C. Cicero maintains that Epaminondas was the greatest man that Greece has produced; and all parties admit that he was one of the most perfect models of the statesman, warrior, patriot, and sage.

See Plutarch, "Pelopidas;" Grote, "History of Greece," chaps. lxviii., lxix., lxxx.; Seran de La Tour, "History of "Epaminondas," 1739; A. G. Meissner, "Epaminondas," (in German, 1801) Cornelius Nepos, "Epaminondas;" Diodorus Siculus, book xv.; E. Bauch, "Epaminondas und Theben's Kampf um die Hegemonie," 1834.

Ep'a-phras, a primitive Christian minister of Colosse, was a fellow-prisoner with the Apostle Paul in Rome about 66 A.D.

See Colossians i. 7, iv. 12; Philemon, 23d verse.

E-paph-ro-di'tus, [Fr. ÉPAPHRODITE, à'på'fro'dèt',] one of the primitive Christians, was a companion and "fellow-soldier" of the Apostle Paul.

853

Épée, de l', deh là pà', (CHARLES MICHEL,) a French abbé, born at Versailles in 1712, was distinguished for his successful devotion to the instruction of the deaf and dumb. He refused, as a Jansenist, to sign a formulary, and thus hindered his success in the church at Paris; but he afterwards obtained a canonicate in the church of Troyes. He had inherited an income of seven thousand francs, when, casually meeting with two sisters who were deaf-mutes, he thenceforth devoted his life and fortune to the gratuitous instruction of that class. His institution acquired a wide reputation, and at his death passed into the hands of Abbe Sicard. He wrote several treatises on the subject of his pursuits. He has the credit of being the first who used natural signs or gestures in the instruc-

See J. Valette, "Vie de l'Abbé de l'Épée," 1857; Bébian, "Eloge de C. M. de l'Epée," E. Morel, "Notice sur l'Abbé de l'Épée," 1833; F. Berthier, "L'Abbé de l'Épée, sa Vie, son Apostolat, etc.," 1852.

Épernon, d', dà'pêr'nôn', written also Espernon, (Jean Louis de Nogaret de la Vallette—no'gā'rā' deh lā vā'lêt',) Duc, sometimes called Caumont, a noted French courtier, born in Languedoc in 1554. He was a favourite of Henry III., who created him Duke of Espernon and in 1587 appointed him admiral of France. In the next two reigns he also held high offices. He was in the carriage of Henry IV. when that king was assassinated, and was suspected of complicity in the crime. Died in 1642.

See G. Girard, "Histoire de la Vie du Duc d'Espernon," 1655, translated into English by Charles Cotton, 1670.

Ephialte. See EPHIALTES.

E-phī-al'tēs, [Gr. Ἐφώλτης; Fr. Ερμιαιτε, h'fe'ālt',] in the Greek mythology, a giant, supposed to be the son of Neptune and Iphimedi'a. He and his brother Otus of Neptune and Iphimedia. He and his brother Otus are said to have grown nine inches every month. When only nine years old, they attempted to scale the heavens by piling Mount Ossa on Olympus and Pelion upon Ossa; but they were slain by Apollo, (or, as one account says, by Diana.) (See IPHIMEDIA.)

Ephialtes, an Athenian orator, lived about 350 B.C.

He was one of the ten orators whom Alexander the Great required to be delivered to him. They were saved by the

Ephialtes, a Greek traitor, who, while Leonidas was defending the pass of Thermopylæ, guided the Persian invaders through a defile, by which they turned the posi-

tion of the Greeks.

Ephialtes, an Athenian statesman and general, was a political friend of Pericles. He was the principal author of a law which diminished the power of the Areopagus and changed the government into an unmixed democracy. Several ancient historians commend his integrity and other virtues. He was assassinated by the aristocrats in 456 B.C.

In 456 B.C.
See Grote, "History of Greece;" Thirlwall, "History of Greece;" Plutarch, "Pericles;" Cicero, "De Republica."
E-phip'pus, [Έφιππος,] an Athenian poet of the middle comedy, lived about 340 B.C. The titles of some of his plays have been preserved by Athenæus.
Ephippus of Olynthus, a Greek historian who wrote an account of Alexander the Great, which is lost.
Ephore. See Ephorus.
Eph'o-rus, [Gr. Ἑφορος; Fr. Éphore, Δ'for',] an emigent Greek historian born probably about 400 B.C. He

nent Greek historian, born probably about 400 B.C. He studied rhetoric with Isocrates, who persuaded him to devote himself to history in preference to oratory. His principal work was a general history of Greece and of the Barbarians from the siege of Troy to 340 B.C., only a few fragments of which have come down to us. He has a good reputation for sincerity and veracity as a historian. His style is clear and elegant, but rather feeble and diffuse. He is supposed to have died about

See PLUTARCH, "Lives of the Ten Orators;" C. MÜLLER, "De Ephoro," in his "Fragmenta Historicorum Græcorum."

E'phra-em or E'phra-im, [Lat. EPHRAE'MUS,] written also **Ephrem**, THE SYRIAN, an eminent ecclesiastical writer of the fourth century, born at Nisibis. In youth he adopted the monastic life in a cave near Edessa, where he improved his time in study and writing. He where he improved his time in study and writing. He zealously opposed Arianism with his voice and pen. It. ΕΡΙCURO, λ-pe-koo'ro; Ger. ΕΡΙΚUR, λ-pe-koor', an

The bishopric of Edessa was offered to him, but was declined. According to some accounts, he renounced his solitary way of life many years before his death. He was venerated as a prophet by his contemporaries. He wrote, in Syriac, numerous sermons, hymns, commentaries, etc., which were very popular, and are still extant. Died about 378 A.D. Gerard Voss published a Latin version of his works, (1586–97.) An edition of his works in Syriac and Greek was published by the Assemani at

Rome, (6 vols., 1732-46.)

See VILLEMAIN, "Tableau de l'Éloquence chrétienne au quatrième Siècle;" Cave, "Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Historia;" LENGERKE, "Commentatio critica de Ephraemo Syro," 1828.

E'phra-im, [Heb. אפרים] one of the Hebrew patriarchs, was the second son of Joseph, and a favourite grandson of Jacob.

See Genesis, chap. xlviii.

Éphraïm [Fr. pron. à'fradan'] de Nevers, a French monk, who was sent as missionary to India about 1645, and laboured many years at Madras. He was confined in prison by the Inquisitors of Goa, and liberated by the King of Golconda about 1650.

Ephrem. See EPHRAEM. Épicharme. See Epicharmus.

Epicharme. See EPICHARMUS.

Ep-1-ehar/mus, [Gr. 'Επίχαρμος; Fr. ÉPICHARME, a'pe'shārm',] a Greek poet and philosopher, born in the island of Cos, passed the greater part of his life at Syracuse, to which he removed about 485 B.C. He was a disciple of Pythagoras, and is called by Aristotle the inventor of comedy. Plato designates him as the first of comic writers. His productions, of which scarcely anything remains but the titles, were partly political dramas, and partly parodies of mythological subjects. He was an elegant and original writer. He wrote also treatises on philosophy and morality. He died about 450 B.C., aged ninety or more. Some of his philosophical ideas were adopted by Plato. ideas were adopted by Plato.

See O. MÜLLER, "The Dorians;" DIOGENES LAERTIUS; H. HARLESS, "De Epicharmo," 1822; GRYSAR, "De Doriensium Comœdia," 1828.

E-pic'ra-tes, [Gr. Έπικράτης,] an Athenian orator, who lived about 390 B.C., belonged to the democratic

Epicrates, an Athenian comic poet of the middle comedy, flourished about 360 B.C. Fragments of his plays

are extant.

Épictète. See EPICTETUS.

Epictète. See EPICTETUS.

Ep-ic-te'tus, [Gr. Ἐπίκτητος; Fr. ΕΡΙCΤΕΤΕ, ἀ'ρὲκ'tਖਖ'; Ger. ΕΡΙΚΤΕΤ, ἀ-ρὶκ-tāt'; It. ΕΡΙΤΕΤΤΟ, ἀ-ρe-tet'to,] a celebrated Stoic philosopher, was born at Hierapolis, in Phrygia, about 60 A.D. He was a freedman of Epaphroditus, a favourite servant of Nero. He retired from Rome to Nicopolis, in Epirus, in consequence of an edict by which Domitian banished the philosophers, in 89 A.D. Few other events of his life are known. He acquired a great reputation as a teacher of philosophy, which he made subservient to practical morality. His life was an examsubservient to practical morality. His life was an example of temperance, moderation, and other virtues. His temper and principles were less austere, and more allied to the spirit of the gospel, than those of the early Stoics. He left no written works; but his doctrines were recorded by his disciple Arrian in eight books, four of which have come down to us. No heathen philosopher taught a higher or purer system of morality. "The maxim suffer and abstain (from evil)," says Professor Brandis, "which he followed throughout his life, was based with him on the firm belief in a wise and benevolent government of Providence; and in this respect he approaches the Christian doctrine more than any of the earlier Stoics, though there is not a trace in the *Epicteta* to show that he was acquainted with Christianity." (Smith's "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography and Mythology.") His "Enchiridion," or "Manual," has been translated into English by Mrs. E. Carter.

See RITTER, "History of Philosophy;" FABRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Græca;" J. F. BEVER, "Ueber Epiktet und sein Handbuch der Stoischen Moral," 1795; G. BOILEAU, "Vie d'Epictète et as Philosophie," 1655, and English version of the same, by J. DAVIES,

Épicure and Epicuro. See EPICURUS.

eminent Greek philosopher, the founder of the Epicurean sect, was born in the island of Samos about 340 B.C. He was the son of Neocles, an Athenian; he studied under Pamphilus in Samos, and under Xenocrates in Athens, which he visited at the age of eighteen; but he professed to be self-taught, (autodidactos.) He then travelled in Ionia, and spent several years in Mitylene and Lampsacus. Here he began to teach new doctrines, and made numerous disciples. In the year 309 he removed to Athens, where he bought a garden, and founded a new school of philosophy, which bears his name. His school became very popular, and exerted an important influence on many succeeding ages. Diogenes Laertius says that Epicurus "had so many friends that even whole cities could not contain them." It is said that he objected to distrust. Gassendi has ably defended Epicurus against the accusations of the Stoics and the prejudices of the Schoolmen with respect to his doctrines and his private life; though he recognizes a mixture of error in his system.

His principles are the reverse of Stoicism, and form a system of materialism founded on utility. (See ZENO.) He taught that the gods live forever, far remote from human affairs, in a state of passionless repose, indifferent alike to the virtues and the crimes of mankind. Cicero supposes that Epicurus had no belief whatever in any gods, but that he nominally acknowledged their existence that he might not offend the prejudices of the Athenians. (See his "De Natura Deorum," i. 30.) When he proposed pleasure or happiness as the supreme good, he qualified this doctrine by the maxim that temperance is necessary in order to enjoy the noble and durable pleasures which are proper to human nature. Chrysippus, an opponent, admits the purity of his moral character, but insinuates that it was owing to his insensibility. He took no part in political affairs, seeking in self-reliance and internal resources a compensation for the loss of

national liberty

He derived the basis of his philosophy, both his psychology and his physics, from Democritus, who taught that the universe consists of space (or vacuum) and of matter, which is composed of eternal indivisible atoms of various kinds; and that everything-the soul as well as the body—is formed by the fortuitous concurrence of these atoms; that all our knowledge is derived from sensations; that sensation is produced by images or emanations flowing from external objects. Lucretius was a follower of the Epicurean philosophy, which is fully explained in his admirable poem "De Rerum Naturâ." (See Lucretius.) Of the voluminous writings of Epicurus nothing now remains but a few letters preserved in the works of Diogenes Laertius, and fragments of his treatise on Nature found at Herculaneum. Died in 270 B.C.

See Gassendi, "De Vita et Moribus Epicuri," 1647; and "Syntagma Philosophiæ Epicuri," 1659; Rondet, "La Vie d'Epicure," 1679; RITTER, "History of Philosophy;" G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy;" MACKINTOSH, "Progress of Ethical Philosophy;" DIOGENES LABERTIUS; ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" C. MALLET, "Epicure," in his "Etudes philosophiques," 1843.

Ep-Ĩ-ç\bar{y}'dēš, [Gr. Έπικύδης,] a Syracusan general, who served with distinction under Hannibal in Italy. In 214 B.c. he and his brother Hippocrates took Syracuse, of which they had command when it was besieged by Mar-

Epigenes, [Fr. Épigens, and Pliny.

Epigenes, [Fr. Épigens, a Prézhân',] a Greek astronomer, who is supposed to have lived before the Christian era. He is mentioned by Seneca and Pliny.

Epigones. See Epigoni.
E-pig'o-ni, [Gr. 'Επίγονοι', Fr. Épigones, à'pe'gon',] a term which signifies "heirs" or "descendants," was applied to the sons of the seven chiefs who conducted an expedition against Thebes to restore Polyni'ces, and when were all killed except Adrastus. Ten years later, Thersander, Diowho were all killed except Adrastus. Ten years later, the Epigoni—namely, Alcmæon, Thersander, Diomedes, Ægialeus, Promachus, Sthenelus, and Euryalus—renewed the enterprise and took Thebes. The war

of the Epigoni was celebrated by several ancient epic and dramatic poets.

Epiktet, the German of Epictetus, which see.
Epikur. See Epicurus.
Ep-i-men'i-dēs, [Gr. 'Επιμενίδης; Fr. Εριμένισε, a'pe ma'nėd',] an eminent Greek poet and prophet, born in Crete, is supposed to have lived about 600 B.C. some writers he was reckoned among the seven wise men of Greece. A tradition was current that in early youth he fell asleep in a cave, and remained in that state more than fifty years, after which he was reputed to be an inspired prophet, and was noted for his skill in medicine. About 596 B.C. he accepted the invitation of the Athenians to come and purify their city, then visited by the plague. He wrote a poem on the Argonautic expedition, which is not extant. Other works were ascribed to him by the ancients.

See C. F. Heinrich, "Epimenides aus Creta," 1801; Grabener, "Dissertatio de Epimenide," 1742.

Epiméthée. See Epimetheus.
Ep-i-me'theūs, [Gr. Ἐπιμηθεύς; Fr. Εριμέτημε, a'pe'ma'ta',] a mythical personage, said to be a son of Iapetus, a brother of Prometheus, and the husband of Pandora. (See Prometheus.) His name signifies "after-thought."

Hought."

Épinac or Espinac, d', d'épe'nāk', (PIERRE,) a French prelate, born at the château d'Épinac in 1540, was made Archbishop of Lyons in 1574. He was a violent partisan and instigator of the Catholic League against Henry III. and Henry IV. Died in 1590.

Épinat, à'pe'nā', (FLEURY,) a French landscapepainter, born at Montbrison in 1764, was a pupil of David. Among his works is "The Lady of the Lake." Died in 1830.

Épinav, d', dà'pe'nà', (Louise Florence Pétronille

Épinay, d', dà'pe'nà', (Louise Florence Pétronille de la Live—pà'tro'nèl' deh lå lèv,) Madame, a French de la Live—pà'tro'nèl' deh lå lèv,) Madame, a French authoress, born about 1725. She was married in youth to M. d'Épinay, who deserted her. She afterwards formed liaisons with Grimm and with J. J. Rousseau, for whom she built the hermitage at Montmorenci about 1755. She wrote a work on education, called "Conversations of Emilie," (1783,) which was crowned by the French Academy. Died in 1783. Her autobiographic Memoirs were published in 1818, (3 vols.)

See Rousseau, "Confessions;" Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi;" "Edinburgh Review" for December, 1818.

Épiphane. See Epiphanius. **Ep-ĭ-phā'nĭ-us**, [Gr. Ἐπιφάνιος,] a Greek philosopher and founder of a sect, was a son of Carpocrates, noticed in this work, and lived between 150 and 200 A.D.

Epiphanius of Alexandria, a Greek mathematician, who lived about the second century of our era.

Epiphanius, [Fr. Épiphane, 4'pe'fān',] Saint, a dogmatical bishop, born near Eleutheropolis, in Palestine, about 310 A.D., passed a part of his youth in Egypt, where he imbibed ascetic notions. Returning to Paleswhere he inhold active the following the health of the was chosen Bishop of Constantia, formerly called Salamis, in the island of Cyprus. He exhibited a rather violent zeal against Origen and the Arians, which involved him in many contentions, and he took a prominent part in the deposition of Chrysostom. He wrote "Panarium," a treatise against heresies, and several other works, in Greek. They contain many errors, but are valued for passages quoted from other authors whose works are lost. Died in 402 A.D.

See Neander, "History of the Church;" CAVE, "Historia Literaria."

Ep-ĭ-phā'nĭ-us Seho-las'tĭ-cus lived about 510 A.D., and was a friend of Cassiodorus. He translated into Latin the Ecclesiastical Histories of Sozomen, Socrates,

and Theodoret, and other Greek works.

Ep-is-co'pĭ-us, (SIMON,) a Dutch divine, whose proper name was BISSCHOP, (bis'Kop,) born in Amsterdam in 1583. He was eminent for his learning, charity, and liberality, and became the principal pillar of the Arminian party, or Remonstrants. He was professor of theology in the University of Leyden from 1612 until 1618, when the Synod of Dort banished him from Holland for his opinions. Having passed some years in France, he returned to his native land in 1626, and in 1634 became rector of a college in Amsterdam. He wrote the "Confession of the Remonstrants," a treatise on Predestination, and other theological works. Died in 1643.

See J. Kontinerburg, "Laudatio Simonis Episcopii," 1791;
BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" P. van Limborch,
"Leven van S. Episcopius," Amsterdam, 1693; Frederick CalDer, "Memoirs of Simon Episcopius,"

Epitetto, the Italian of EPICTETUS, which see.

See HIPPONA.

Ep-o-ni'na, a woman of Gaul, noted for her conjugal devotion, was the wife of Julius Sabinus, a chief of the Lingones, who revolted against Vespasian. She was

Lingones, who revotted against vespasian. She was put to death, with her husband, in 78 A.D.

Eppendorf, von, fon êp'pen-dorf', (HEINRICH,) a German writer, an adversary of Erasmus, was born in Misnia. Died about 1554.

Epréménil. See Esprémesnil.

Equicola, à-kwee'ko-lâ, (MARIO,) an Italian historian and chilesculor. born at à liveto about 1460. His principal des libration and chilesculor.

and philosopher, born at Alveto about 1460. His principal works are a "History of Mantua," (1521,) and a curious philosophic treatise on "Love," ("Della Natura d'Amore," 1525.) Died in 1539.

Eraclito, the Italian of HERACLITUS, which see.

E-ra'cli-us, a Roman painter of the tenth or eleventh century, wrote an essay on the "Arts of the Romans," in which he treats of painting in oil and on glass.

Erard. See Errard.
Erard, 'rar', (Jean Baptiste Orphée Pierre,) a nephew of the following, was born in Paris in 1794. He repaired in 1850 the organ of the Tuileries, which had been damaged by the populace in 1830. Died in 1855.
Erard, (Sébastien,) a French inventor of musical instruments, born at Strasburg in 1752. In 1780 he

began, in Paris, the manufacture of pianos, (then almost unknown,) in which he made improvements. His piano-factory, in which his brother John Baptist was a part-ner, became the most celebrated in Europe. His harp with double action, invented about 1811, had a great sale. In 1823 he produced the grand piano with repeating movement, (à double échappement.) He finished in 1830 an organ for the chapel of the Tuileries, which is his master-piece. Died in 1831.

See Fris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Érasistrate. See Erasistratus.

Erasistrate. See Erasistratus.
Era-a-sis'tra-tus, [Gr. Ἐρασίστρατος; Fr. Ἐrasistrate, Δ'rā'ze'strāt',] a celebrated Greek physician and anatomist, supposed to have been born at Iulis, in the island of Ceos. He was, according to Pliny, a grandson of Aristotle, and lived between 300 and 250 B.C. He gained much credit at the court of Seleucus Nicator by discerning and according to the secret melder of his part and the court of the secret melder of his part and the secret melder o ing and remedying the secret malady of his son Antio-chus, who pined with a hopeless passion for Stratonice, his own step-mother. He practised chiefly in Alexandria, with a high reputation as a teacher of anatomy and medicine, and was regarded as the first anatomist of his time. His most important discoveries were those of the viæ lacteæ, and the functions of the brain and nervous system. For blood-letting and cathartics he substituted dieting, bathing, and exercise. His writings are not extant.

See Haller, "Bibliotheca Anatomica;" Leclerc, "Histoire de la Médecine."

Érasme, (Didier.) See Erasmus, (Desiderius.) E-ras'mus, (Desiderius,) [Fr. Didler (or Desire, da'ze'ra') Erasme, de'de-à' a'rasm',] surnamed Roter-da'mus or Roterdamen'sis, a celebrated Dutch scholar and philosopher, pre-eminent as a restorer of learning, was born at Rotterdam on the 28th of October, 1465, or according to some authorities, in 1467. He was a natural son of Gerard Praet, a resident of Gouda, who by a false report of the death of Margaret (the mother of Erasmus)

was induced to enter the priesthood.

The subject of this article, at first named GERHARDUS GERHARDI, or Gerard son of Gerard, was educated at Utrecht and Deventer. He studied at Deventer about six years, and made rapid progress under the tuition of Alexander Hegius. Having become an orphan about the age of thirteen, he was urged by his guardians (who defrauded him of his patrimony) to enter a monastery; but he felt a decided aversion to that mode of life. At length he was enticed or compelled, in 1486, to become a monk and an inmate of the convent of Stein. Here he

pursued the study of the classics and acquired a reputation as a Latin scholar. He was employed as secretary by the Bishop of Cambray for five years, 1492–96, and at the latter date obtained permission to go to Paris, where he passed some time in the Collége de Montaigu. He earned a subsistence in Paris by acting as tutor. It is related that while in the French capital, being almost in rags, he wrote to a friend, "As soon as I get money I will buy, first Greek books, and then clothes."

In 1498 he visited England, where he formed friendships with Sir Thomas More and John Colet, and studied Greek at Oxford. He returned to the continent in 1499,

Greek at Oxford. He returned to the continent in 1499, and in 1506 went to Italy, where he associated with the and in 1500 went to lary, where he associated with the most eminent scholars, passed several years in travel and in the study of Greek, and obtained from the pope a dispensation from his monastic vows. He accepted in 1510 an invitation to visit England, and was employed for a few years as professor of divinity and of Greek at the University of Cambridge. In 1510 he produced and dedicated to Sir Thomas More his "Praise of Folly," ("Encomium Moriæ,") a witty satire against all professions, but especially against the mendicant monks. It met with a rapid sale, and was received with almost universal applause.

Erasmus was now at the head of the literary world, and made zealous efforts to dispel the inveterate ignorance and prejudices which then prevailed. The greatest monarchs solicited the honour of his presence in their capitals. About 1515 the Archduke Charles, (afterwards Charles V.,) whose court was at Brussels, gave Erasmus the title of royal councillor, with a pension of 400 florins, which capabled him to cretify his indication to translation. which enabled him to gratify his inclination to travel. It appears that he never remained long in one place. Among his remarkable works is a collection of proverbs, etc., entitled "Adagia," which was published about 1500, and is a monument of his immense and multifarious

learning.

In 1516 he published an excellent edition of the Greek Testament, with Latin version and notes,—the first edition ever printed,—a work for which he was eminently qualified. By his witty and satirical writings against the abuses and corruptions of the Roman Church he contributed greatly to the success of the Reformation; and at one time he was favourable to the Protestants. But he was offended at the radical course of Luther, some of whose tenets he did not approve, and the timidity or moderation of his character prevented his open revolt against the pope and the Church of Rome. His "passionless moderation" and neutral position in the latter part of his life exposed him to annoyance from the zealots of both parties, who considered him lukewarm or heretical. In 1521 he removed to Bâle, where, the next year, appeared his celebrated "Colloquies," professedly intended for the instruction of youth in Latin and morals, but aiming many hard blows against the Roman Church. In one year twenty-four thousand copies of this work were printed, all of which were sold. His alienation from the Reformers, however, increased, and he engaged in 1524 in a dispute on Free Will with Luther, who denounced him in severe language. He died at Bâle on the 12th of July, 1536.

His epistles are very voluminous, and contain rich

stores of materials for literary history. He is considered the greatest wit and most eminent scholar of the age in which he lived, and one of the most conspicuous and successful among those who have laboured to restore classical learning and sound philosophy. His views on the subject of war appear to have been perfectly accordant with those of Penn and Barclay. His complete works were

published in nine volumes (1541) by Beatus Rhenanus. See Buriony, "Vie d'Érasme," 1757; Lives of Erasmus, by Adolph Müller, (in German, 1828,) and Jortin, (in English, 1758;) Knight, "Life of Erasmus," 1726, and notice in Bayle's "Dictionary;" also, Charkles Buyler, "Life of Erasmus," 1825; Merula, "Vita D. Erasmi," 1607; "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1859; "Retrospective Review," vol. v., 1822.

E-raë'mus Jo-an'nis, [Fr. Érasme de Jean, à'rāsm'

the death of Ferdinand VII., (1833.) He then took arms in favour of Don Carlos, obtained the rank of general, and commanded in several engagements during the civil

war. Died in 1835. Erasth. See Erastus.

E-ras'tus or Erasth, à-râst', (THOMAS,) a Swiss physician, whose family name was LIEBER, (lee'ber,) born at Baden in 1524. He was a skilful practitioner of medicine, on which he wrote several treatises. For many years he was professor of medicine at Heidelberg, with the title of physician to the Elector, Frederick III. 1580 he removed to Bâle, where he obtained the chair of moral philosophy. His name is identified with certain opinions on the relation of church and state, since called Erastianism. His "Theses on Excommunication," published after his death, became the subject of much disputation. He proposed that offences against morality should be punished by the civil power, rather than by the church. Died in 1583.

See "Biographia Britannica;" Morget, "Dictionnaire Historique;" Wordsworth, "Ecclesiastical Biography."

Erath, ā'rāt, (ANTON ULRICH,) a German historian, born at Brunswick in 1709, wrote a "History of Brunswick," (in Latin, 1745.) Died in 1773.

Erath, von, fon ā'rāt, (AUGUSTIN,) a German theologian born in Suchia in 1648, whilehold the "Noble

logian, born in Suabia in 1648, published the "Noble Order of the Golden Fleece," ("Augustus Velleris Aurei Ordo," 1694,) and other works. Died in 1719.

Er'a-to, [Έρατώ,] in Greek mythology, was one of the nine Muses, and presided over erotic poetry and

pantomimic performances. She was represented with a lyre in her hand.

Eratosthène. See Eratosthenes.
Eratos'the-nēš, [Gr. Ἐρατοσθένης; Fr. Ἐratosthène, ἀ'rἄ'tos'tạn',] a famous Greek geometer and astronomer, born at Cyrene in 276 B.C., was a pupil of Ariston of Chios, and of Callimachus the poet. He was for many years superintendent of the great library of Alexandria in the reigns of Ptolemy Evergetes and his successor. He acquired durable celebrity by his astronomical labours, and is recognized by Delambre as the first founder of genuine astronomy. Among his remarkable operations was the measurement of the obliquity of the ecliptic, which he computed to be 23° 51′ 20″. He also made a memorable attempt to ascertain the dimensions of the earth by a method which has been used with success in modern times, and which was invented by him. He rendered important services to the science of geography, and wrote works on philosophy, grammar, etc., which are not extant. Died about 196 B.C.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Delambre, "Histoire de l'Astronomie ancienne."

Erauso, d', dà-row'so, (CATALINA,) a Spanish heroine, surnamed LA MONJA ALFEREZ, (1â mon'Hâ âl-fa'rêth,) ("the Ensign Nun,") was born at Saint Sebastian, in Biscay, in 1592. She was placed when an infant in the convent of her native town, from which she effected her escape at the age of fifteen. Disguised as a man, she escape at the age of inteen. Disguised as a man, sne embarked for South America, and, after various romantic adventures, entered the army and acquired a high reputation for courage. On her return to Spain, in 1624, she obtained a pension from Philip III., and was received with great favour by Pope Urban VIII. The time of her death is not known. Her Memoirs, by herself, were published by Don J. M. Ferrer, (Paris, 1829.)

See, also, DE QUINCEY'S account of the Spanish Nun, in "Narrative and Miscellaneous Papers," vol. i.

Er'chem-bert [Lat. Erchember'tus] or Er'chem-pert, a monk and historian, lived about 860-900 A.D. He wrote a "Chronicle of the Lombards," of which a part is extant.

Er-chin'o-ald was elected mayor of the palace of Neustria in 640 A.D., in the reign of Clovis II., and governed the kingdom for many years. Died about 660.

Ercilla y Arteaga, de, då er-thel'yå e ar-tà-à'gå, (FORTUNIO GARCÍA,) a Spanish jurist, who flourished about 1550, was the father of the following.

Ercilla y Zuñiga, er-thel'yå e thoon-yee'gå, (ALONSO) the first enje poet of Spain horn at Bermeo about

so,) the first epic poet of Spain, born at Bermeo about

he attended in a voyage to England in 1554. In the same year he enlisted as a volunteer in an expedition against the Araucanians, a brave native tribe of South America. Amidst the tumults and dangers of this war, in which he performed a conspicuous part, he composed his "Araucana," which is thought to be the best heroic poem that Spain has produced, and is at the same time a historical record of events that the author witnessed. It was first printed in 1577, and has acquired a European reputation. He died in obscurity and poverty in Spain about 1600.

Erckmann-Chatrian, the name of a literary part-nership which has become celebrated as the source from which has proceeded a series of interesting works on the customs of the Germans, and on the history and romance of the wars of the French Revolution and Empire. of the wars of the French Revolution and Empire. Among the most popular of these works are "Stories of the Borders of the Rhine," "La Maison forestière," "The Conscript of 1813," "The Invasion," and "Waterloo." Their comedy in three acts of "L'Ami Fritz" was successfully brought out at the Théâtre Français in 1876. Their last novel is "Les Vieux de la Vielle" (1882.) Of this partnership Emile Erckmann was born at Phalsbourg in França in 1825. ALECAMANN WARDER born at Phalsbourg, in France, in 1825; ALEXANDRE CHATRIAN was born in 1826.

Ercolanetti, er-ko-la-net'tee, (Ercolano,) an Italian

Froolanie, er-ko-la-net (et., (Ekco-la-No), an Italian painter, born at Perugia in 1615; died in 1687.

Froolani, êr-ko-la-net (GIUSEPPE MARIA,) an Italian poet and prelate, born at Sinigaglia about 1690. He wrote two admired poems, entitled "Maria," (1725,) and "La Sulamitide;" also a treatise on architecture, (1744.) Died at Rome about 1760.

Erdélyi, ér-däl-yee, (JÁNOS,) a Hungarian poet, born in 1814. He gained distinction by a volume of lyric poems, published in 1844, and "Legends and Popular Tales of Hungary," (5 vols., 1845–48.)
Erdl, értl, (MICHAEL PIUS,) a skilful German anatomist

and physiologist, born in 1815, was professor of physiology and comparative anatomy at Munich. He wrote a treatise on the Eye, "On the Circulation of Infusoria,"

(1841.) "The Development of Man and of the Chick in the Egg," (1846.) and other works. Died in 1848.

Erdmann, ert'man, (Johann Eduard,) a German philosopher and disciple of Hegel, born at Volmar, in Livonia, in 1805. He became professor of philosophy at Halle about 1836. Among his principal works are an "Essay of a Scientific Exposition (Darstellung) of "Nature and Creation," (1840,) "Elements of Psychology," (3d edition, 1847,) and "On Ennui," ("Ueber die Langweile," 1852.)

Erdmann, (OTTO Linné—lin-nā',) a German chemist, born at Dresden in 1804, published a valuable "Manual of Chemistry," (1828), and a treatise on drugs.

Erdt, êrt, (PAULIN,) a German monk, born at Wertach in 1737, published a "Literary History of Theology," ("Historia literaria Theologiæ," 1785.) Died in 1800.

Érèbe. See EREBUS.

Er'e-bus, [Gr. Έρεδος ; Fr. Érèbe, à'rêb',] in classic mythology, was represented as a son of Chaos. The name was also applied to the dark and gloomy region or space under the earth. (See Pluto.) Erechthée. See Erechtheus.

E-rech'theūs, [Gr. Ἐρεχθεύς; Fr. Ἒ̀̀ rechthée, a'rek'-th',] a fabulous or semi-fabulous hero, supposed to have been a son of Vulcan and the father of Cecrops. According to another tradition, he was a son of Pandion. He is considered by many critics as the same as Erichthonius. Homer mentions him as a king of Athens. The Erechtheum, a temple of Minerva on the Acropolis, is said to have been built by him.

Eredia, d', dà-rà-dee'ā, (Luigi,) a Sicilian poet, born

at Palermo; died in 1604. Eremita. See ERMITE

See ERMITE, (DANIEL L'.)

Erevantsi, er-e-vant'see, (MELCHISEDEC,) an eminent

Armenian doctor and monk, born in 1550, wrote an "Analysis of Aristotle's Philosophy." Died in 1631.

Erhard, êr'hârt, (Heinrich August,) a German archæologist, born at Erfurt in 1793. He practised medicine in early life, and became archivist at Magdeburg in 1824 he obtsined a similar office at Misotter. 1530, was the son of Fortunio Garcia, Lord of Ercilla. 1824. In 1831 he obtained a similar office at Münster. In early youth he was a page of Philip II. of Spain, whom Among his works are a "History of the Revival of Literature in Germany down to the Reformation," (1827-32,) and a "History of Münster," (1837.) Died in 1851.

Erhard, (JOHANN BENJAMIN,) a German philosopher

and physician, born at Nuremberg in 1766; died in 1827. See Varnhagen von Ense, "Denkwürdigkeiten des Philosophen und Arztes J. B. Erhard," 1830.

Erhardt, &R'hârt, (SIMON,) a German philosopher, born at Ulm in 1776, wrote "The Idea and Object of Philosophy," (1817,) and other works. Died in 1829. Er'i-bert, [Lat. Eriber'Tus,] an ambitious Italian prelate, obtained in 1018 the archbishopric of Milan, and the highest rank among the princes of Italy. He procured the crown of Italy for Conrad the Salic, who in return made him Lieutenant of Lombardy. In 1035 Eribert was involved in a civil war against the Vayas-Eribert was involved in a civil war against the Vavas-seurs, with whom Conrad united. An important result of this war was the edict of Conrad which rendered fiefs hereditary and settled the public law of Europe. Died in 1045.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Et'ic or Et'ik I., surnamed THE GOOD, King of Denmark, began to reign about 1095. It was by his request that the pope gave Denmark an archbishop. He was noted for piety, and undertook a pilgrimage to Jerusa-lem, but died on the way, in the island of Cyprus, in 1103. His brother, Nicholas, obtained the throne in 1105. Eric I. left three sons, Harold, Canute, and Eric.

Fric II., King of Denmark, who was probably a son of Eric I., succeeded to the throne about the year 1135. He was involved in a war with the Vandals, occasioned by their piratical habits. He was assassinated in 1137,

and was succeeded by his son, Eric III.

Eric III., King of Denmark, surnamed THE LAMB, a son or nephew of the preceding, began to reign about He retired into a monastery at Odensee, where

Eric IV., V., and VI., Kings of Denmark in the thirteenth century, reigned during a period fruitful in revolutions and disorders. Powerful vassals aspired to independence, and the clergy admitted no supremacy but that of the pope. Eric IV. began to reign in 1241, and died by violence in 1250. Eric V. succeeded his father, Christopher I., in 1259, and was assassinated in 1286. His son, Eric VI., began to reign in 1286, waged war against Norway, and died in 1319, leaving the throne to his brother, Christopher II.

Eric VII. and VIII. of Denmark. See ERIC XIII.

of Sweden.

Er'ic or Er'ik I. to VIII., the name of a series of kings who reigned in Sweden during the ninth and tenth centuries, of whose history little is known. Eric VIII.

ascended the throne about 954 A.D. It is said that he instituted the rank and title of earl among the Swedes.

Eric IX., surnamed SAINT, was elected King of Sweden in 1152. Being animated with zeal for the conversion of infidels, he conducted a crusade against the Finns, who made a successful resistance. Soon after his return he was killed by Magnus, a Danish prince, who invaded Sweden with an army about 1160. He left a son, Canute, (Knut,) who became king in 1168.

Eric X., King of Sweden, grandson of the preceding, reigned from 1210 to 1216. He was son of Knut, or Canute, and is regarded as the first king of Sweden who was solemnly crowned. He was succeeded by John I.

Eric XI. of Sweden, son of Eric X., ascended the throne in 1222, and died, without issue, in 1250, when the

throne passed to the house of Folkungar.

Eric XII., King of Sweden, was the son of King Magnus and Blanche of Namur. In 1344 he was declared a colleague of his father by a powerful party of clergy and nobles. A civil war that followed was terminated by a partition of the country between Magnus and Eric. Died in 1359. See Gever, "Histoire de la Suède."

Eric XIII., King of Sweden, reckoned Eric VII. or VIII. of Denmark, was born in 1382. He was the son

and lack of kingly qualities he alienated his subjects, who revolted and drove him from the kingdom about 1438. He retired to the island of Rügen, where he died

about 1450.

Eric XIV., King of Sweden, son of Gustavus Vasa, was born about 1535, and succeeded his father in 1560. He patronized science, and founded literary institutions. His proposal of marriage to Queen Elizabeth of England having been declined, he resolved to wed Catherine Mansdoter, the daughter of a corporal, and gave her the title of queen. His violent character and misgovernment rendered him so unpopular that his brothers, with other public consisted against him and in 168 he with other nobles, conspired against him, and in 1568 he was deposed from the throne and confined in prison, where he died, or was killed, in 1577. His brother John was his successor.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Olof Celsius, "Konung Eriks Historia," 1774, (translated into French by Genest, 1777.)

Eric the Red, a Scandinavian navigator, the reputed discoverer of North America. He emigrated to Iceland about 982 A.D., after which he discovered Greenland, where he planted a colony. He sent out, about 1000 A.D., an exploring party under his son Lief, who discovered a continent, part of which they called Markland, and another part Vinland, (supposed to correspond to the southern portion of New England.) Tradition adds that he or his son formed a settlement in Vinland.

Eric Olai, er'ik o-la'e, or Eric of Upsal, a Swedish historian of the fifteenth century, was a doctor of theology in Upsal. He composed, by order of Charles VIII., a

Latin history of Sweden.

Ericeira or Ericeyra, à-re-sā'e-râ, (FERNANDO de Menezes—dà mà-nā'zês,) Count of, an eminent Portuguese author and statesman, born at Lisbon in 1614. was distinguished for his learning and for his civil and military services. He wrote a "History of Tangier," a "History of Portugal," and other esteemed works. Died

Ericeira or Ericeyra, (Francisco Xavier de Me-NEZES,) COUNT, a Portuguese general and author, born at Lisbon in 1673, was the son of Luiz, noticed below. at Lisbon in 1673, was the son of Luiz, noticed below. The Portuguese rank him among their most eminent men as a writer and public functionary. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. He wrote an epic poem entitled "Henriqueida," (1741,) and many occasional poems; he also made a translation of Boileau's "Art of Poetry," which was admired by the author of the original. Died in 1743.

See J. Barboza, "Elogio do I. Conde da Ericeira," 1785.

Ericeira or Ericeyra, (Luiz de Menezes,) Count, the father of the preceding, was born at Lisbon in 1632. He gained distinction as a statesman, general, and author. He wrote an esteemed "History of Portugal" (in Latin) from 1640 to 1668, and various other works. In a fit of insanity he committed suicide in 1690.

Ericeyra. See Ericeira.

Erichsen, er'ik-sen, (John,) an eminent English surgeon of the present age, published an important work entitled "The Science and Art of Surgery," (1853,) which has been reprinted in the United States. He was for some time professor of surgery in University College, London.

Er-ieh-tho'nĭ-us, [Gr. 'Εριχθόνιος,] a fabulous king of Athens, called a son of Vulcan, was regarded by some writers as identical with ERECHTHEUS, (which see.) According to tradition, he was the successor of Amphic-

tyon, and the father of Pandi'on.

Ericius. See Erizzo, (Sebastiano.)

Er'ics-son, (John.) an eminent Swedish engineer, inventor of the caloric engine, was born in the province of Vermeland in 1803. After he had served several years in the army, he removed to England about 1826, and made unsuccessful experiments with an engine which the proposed to run without steam. He produced in 1829 a locomotive which ran fifty miles per hour on the Liverpool and Manchester Railway. About 1833 he exhibited in England a caloric engine, which attracted of the Duke of Pomerania, and grand-nephew of Queen Margaret of Waldemar, who had united the crowns of Denmark and Sweden. After her death, in 1412, he succeeded to the throne. He married Philippa, daughter of Henry IV. of England. By his oppressive measures the Liverpool and Manchester Railway. About 1833 he exhibited in England a caloric engine, which attracted much attention among scientific men. He also invented the important application of the screw or propeller to steam navigation, and about 1840 came to the United

States, where he received aid from government in reducing his inventions to practice. He built the ironclad steamer Monitor, which successfully opposed the Merrimac in Hampton Roads, March 9, 1862.

See "Ericsson and his Inventions," in the "Atlantic Monthly,"

July, 1862.

E-rig'e-na, (Joannes Scotus,) [Fr. Jean Scot Érigène, 2hôn sko tà're'zhan',] a philosopher and intel-lectual giant, was a native of Ireland, or Erin, as his name indicates, and lived about 850 A.D. He passed the most of his mature life in France, at the court of Charles the Bald, who liberally patronized him. He was celebrated for classical learning and subtlety as a disputant in scho-lastic theology. Hallam thinks "he was, in a literary and philosophical sense, the most remarkable man of the dark ages: no one else had his boldness and subtlety in threading the labyrinths of metaphysical speculations."
His writings on theology were considered heterodox by the Roman Church. He translated from the Greek the works of Dionysius Areopagita, and wrote a "Treatise on Predestination." His principal production is entitled "On the Division of Nature," ("De Divisione Nature,") and treats of theology metaphysics to Litrus printed and treats of theology, metaphysics, etc. It was printed at Oxford in 1681. He is supposed to have died about 875 A.D.

See S. René Taillandier, "Jean Scot Érigène et la Philosophie scolastique;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Érigène. See ERIGENA.

E-rig'o-ne, [Gr. Ἡριγόνη,] a daughter of Icarius, beloved by Bacchus. It was fabled that she killed herself from grief for the death of her father, and was placed among the stars as the constellation Virgo.

Erik. See Eric.

E-rin'na, [Gr. 'Howva; Fr. ÉRINNE, à'rèn',] a Greek poetess, who lived about 600 B.C., was a contemporary and friend of Sappho, and a native of Rhodes or Telos. She died unmarried at the age of nineteen, leaving a poem, called "The Distaff," in three hundred hexameter verses, few of which are extant. Some ancient critics thought her verses compared favourably with those of Homer.

See Richter, "Sappho und Erinna;" Bode, "Geschichte der Hellenischen Dichtkunst."

Érinne. See ERINNA.
E-rin'nÿs, plural E-rin'nÿ-es, [Gr. 'Eραννς, 'Eρίννυς,' a name applied to the Furies, or Eumenides, personifications of the avenging spirit. (See EUMENIDES.)
E-riph'i-le, sister of Adrastus, King of Argos, and wife of Amphiaraus. She was bribed by Polynices to discount to his interpretation of the proposal who were not illied.

cover the hiding-place of her husband, who was unwilling to accompany the Argives in their expedition against Thebes. Amphiaraus, before his departure, charged his son Alcmæon to murder his mother, which order was

obeyed.

E'ris, [Gr. 'Ερις; Lat. DISCOR'DIA; Fr. ÉRIS, à'rèss', or DISCORDE, dès'kord',] the goddess of discord, in classic mythology, was called a daughter of Night.

Erizzo, à-rèt'so, (FRANCESCO,) a Venetian general and doge, born about 1570. After he had obtained the rank of commander-in-chief, he was elected doge in 1632. In 1645 the senate gave him supreme command of a large armament which they prepared to resist the victorious progress of the Turks in Candia; but just as he was ready to sail he died, in January, 1646.

See M. TREVISANO, "Vita di F. Erizzo," 1651; DARU, "Histoire de Venise."

Erizzo, Lat. Eriç'ius or Echi'nus,] (Sebastiano,) a noble Italian, born in Venice in 1525, was eminent as an antiquary, author, and senator. He was an excellent classical scholar, and had a remarkable memory. His "Discourse on Ancient Medals" (1559) had such success that three editions were issued in one year, and it opened a new era in the science of numismatics. He wrote other works, and translated several Dialogues of Plato. Died in 1585.

See NANI, "Storia Veneta."

Erlach, êr'lâk', [Ger. pron. êr'lâk,] or D'Erlach, dêr'lâk', (CHARLES LOUIS,) a Swiss general, born at Berne in 1746; died in 1798.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Erlach, d', (JEAN LOUIS,) a successful Swiss general, born at Berne in 1595. After making several campaigns in Germany, he entered the service of Gustavus Adolphus, who made him quartermaster of his army and in 1632 appointed him a councillor. At the death of the Duke of Weimar, Erlach became commander of his army, and passed into the service of the French king. In 1648 he fought at the battle of Lens under the Prince of Condé, who, on presenting him to Louis XIV. after the action, said, "Sire, behold the man to whom you owe the victory of Lens." On the defection of Turenne, the king gave to Erlach the chief command, and soon after a marshal's bâton. He survived this promotion only a few days, and died in 1650.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français;" A. d'Erlach, "Mémoires concernant le Général J. L. d'Erlach," 1784.

Erlach, d', (JEAN LOUIS,) an able admiral in the Danish service, born at Berne in 1648, became commo-Danish service, born at Berne in 1048, became commodore in 1672, and vice-admiral in 1678. He was employed in the war which Denmark and France waged against the Swedes in 1678. Died in 1680.

Erlach, d', (Jérôme,) a skilful Swiss general, born in 1667, entered the service of the emperor Leopold in 1702, and was employed in the wars of the Spanish successive the service of the Spanish successive to the Spanish successive the Spanish successive to the Spanish successive the Spanish successive to the Spanish successive to the Spanish s

céssion. In 1712 he was created a count of the German Empire. Died in 1748.

Erlach, d', (SIGISMUND,) a Swiss general, born at or near Berne in 1614, served in the French army under his uncle Jean Louis, noticed above, (the first of the name.) He obtained the rank of marechal-de-camp in 1650, and was afterwards general of the Helvetic army. Died in 1699.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Erle, erl, (Sir William,) an English judge, born in Dorsetshire in 1793. He was appointed chief justice of the court of common pleas in 1859. Died in 1880.

Erlon. See DROUET D'ERLON.

Erman, êr/mân, (GEORG ADOLF,) a German natural philosopher, born in Berlin in 1806. He performed (1828-30) a voyage around the world, and made a series of magnetic observations which served as the basis of Gauss's theory of terrestrial magnetism. He published, in German, a "Voyage around the World through Northern Asia and the Two Oceans," (5 vols., 1833-42,) and was afterwards professor of physics in Berlin.

Erman, (JOHANN PETER,) a German writer, the father of Paul, noticed below, was born at Berlin in 1733. He became principal of the French College in his native city, and a member of the Academy of Sciences. He wrote "Historical Memoirs of the French Refugees in Prussia," (9 vols., 1782-94.) Died in 1814.

Prussia," (9 vols., 1782-94.) Died in 1814.

See P. Buttmann, "Denkschrift auf Herrn Erman, Vater,"

Erman, (PAUL,) the father of Georg Adolf, noticed above, was born in Berlin in 1764. He was professor of physical science in the University of Berlin, and a secretary of the Academy of Sciences, for which he wrote treatises on galvanism and other subjects. Died in 1851.

Ermenald. See Ermoldus.

Ermengarde, er'men-gard, or Hermengarde, Queen of Provence, was a daughter of Louis II., Emperor of Germany, and Engelberga. She was born in 855, and was married in 877 A.D. to Boson, brother-in-law of Charles the Bald of France, who gave Boson the government of Provence. She persuaded her husband to assume the title of King of Arles. Her ambition involved Boson in a disastrous war with Louis III. of After the death of her husband (888) she gov-France. erned Provence as guardian of her minor son Louis.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

See Sismond, "Histoire des Français."

Er'mens, [Fr. &R'm&N',] (Joseph,) born at Brussels in 1736, left in manuscript a "Bibliography of the Low Countries," or "Catalogue Raisonné" of all books which treat of the history of that country. Died in 1805.

Er'me-ric [Lat. Ermerl'cus] or Her'menric, King of the Suevi, invaded Spain, and obtained Galicia by conquest in the reign of Honorius. He repulsed an attack of Gonderic the Vandal in 419 A.D. Died in 440.

Ermite, 1', l&r'mèt', [Lat. Eremi'ta,] (Daniel,) a Flemish writer, born at Antwerp about 1584, was a friend or protégé of Scaliger. He entered the service of Cosimo

de' Medici, who employed him as secretary and sent him on missions to several courts. He wrote "Iter Germanicum," (a "Journey to Germany," 1637,) and an essay on "Court Life and Civil Life," ("Aulicæ Vitæ ac civilis Libri IV.,") which is praised for style and other merits. It was published by Grævius in 1701. Died at Leghorn in 1613.

Er-mol'dus or Er'me-nald, (NIGEL'LUS,) a French monk and writer of the ninth century, composed a Latin poem on the military and other acts of Louis le Débon-naire, (826,) which is valued for the historical facts which

it records.

Ernest, er'nest, [Ger. Ernst, ernst,] Prince of Anhalt, born at Amber in 1608, was mortally wounded at Lutzen, where he fought for Gustavus Adolphus, in 1632.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie." Ernest, (Ernst,) Archduke of Austria, born at Vienna

in 1533, was a son of Maximilian II. In 1592 he was appointed Governor of the Low Countries by Philip II. He was generally considered an incapable governor. Died in 1595.

See Prescott, "Philip II."

Ernest, (Ernst,) Duke of Austria, born in 1378, was the third son of Leopold V. He ruled over Carinthia, Styria, and Carniola. Died in 1424.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ernest, (Ernst,) Margrave of Austria, was a son of Albert the Victorious. He took arms against the emperor Henry IV. as an ally of Otho of Bavaria, and was killed in battle in 1075. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ernest, (Ernst,) Duke of Bavaria, succeeded his father, John, in 1397. Died in 1438.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ernest (Ernst) of Bavaria, Archbishop of Cologne, born in 1554, was a younger son of Albert V. of Bavaria. He became Archbishop of Cologne, and Elector in 1583. Died in 1612.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ernest, (Ernst,) Prince of Holstein-Schauenburg, was born in 1569; died in 1622.

was born in 1509; died in 1022.

Ernest, (Ernst,) Archbishop of Magdeburg, son of the Elector of Saxony, was born in 1466. He was elected archbishop in 1476. Died in 1513.

Ernest (Ernst) of Mansfeld. See Mansfeld. Ernest, (Ernst,) Duke of Saxe-Coburg, the eldest brother of Albert, consort of Queen Victoria, was born in 1818. He began to reign in 1844, and showed himself favourable to reform end the witten of Carment.

self favourable to reform and the unity of Germany Ernest, (Ernst,) surnamed THE PIOUS, Duke of Saxe-Gotha, born in 1601, was a brother of Bernard of Saxe-Weimar. He fought for Gustavus Adolphus in the Thirty Years' war. At the battle of Lutzen, after Gustavus fell, Ernest defeated Pappenheim. He obtained the duchy of Gotha in 1640, and became the founder of the house of Saxe-Gotha. He had a good reputation for ability and virtue. Died in 1675.

See A. Teissier, "Vie d'Ernest le Pieux," 1707; Redenbacher, "Ernst der Fromme, Herzog von Gotha," 1851.

Ernest, (Ernst,) Duke of Saxe-Gotha, born about 1745, began to reign in 1772. He was a distinguished astronomer, and founded an observatory at Seeberg, near Gotha. The measurement of an arc of the meridian by Zach was made under his auspices. Died in 1804.

Ernest, (Ernst,) Elector of Saxony, and head of the

branch called Ernestine, was born in 1441, and was the eldest son of Frederick II., whom he succeeded in 1464. He inherited Thuringia at the death of his uncle in 1482.

Died in 1486, and was succeeded by his son, Frederick III.

Ernest (Ernst) I. of Zell, Duke of Brunswick-Lüneburg, born at Ultzen in 1497, was one of the first proselytes of Luther. He abolished the Romish worship in his duchy, and signed in 1529 the famous protest against the decree of the Diet of Spire. He joined the league of Schmalkalden about 1532, and rendered great services to his party in the wars that followed. Died in 1546. 1546. See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Er'nest Au-gus'tus, [Ger. Ernst August, êrnst 5w'goost,] the first Elector of Hanover, born in 1629,

was a son of George, Duke of Brunswick-Lüneburg. married Sophia, a daughter of Frederick, King of Bohemia, and had a son who became George I. of England. He joined the coalition against Louis XIV. of France, and distinguished himself in several battles between 1675 and 1690. He obtained the dignity of Elector in 1692. Died in 1698.

Ernest Augustus, King of Hanover, born in 1771, was a younger son of George III. of England. He was styled the Duke of Cumberland before his accession to the throne, and obtained the rank of field-marshal in the

the throne, and obtained the rank of field-marshal in the British army. He married in 1815 Frederica of Mecklenburg-Strelitz. On the death of William IV., in 1837, he succeeded to the throne of Hanover. He died in 1851, and left the throne to his son, George V.

Er'nest Cas'ĭ-mir, [Ger. Ernst Kasımır, êrnst kâ'ze-mēer,] Count of Nassau, born at Dillenburg in 1573, was a son of John, Count of Nassau. In 1597 he entered the service of the United Provinces as captain. He fought against the Spaniards in many sieges and He fought against the Spaniards in many sieges and battles, was raised to the rank of general, and gained several victories. He was killed at Roermonde in 1632.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ernesti, er-nes'tee, (August Wilhelm,) a philologist, born at Frohndorf (Thuringia) in 1733, was a nephew of the celebrated J. A. Ernesti. He succeeded his uncle as professor of eloquence at Leipsic in 1770. He spoke and wrote Latin with elegance and facility, and filled the chair above-named with great distinction. His most important work is an edition of Livy, (3 vols., 1769.) Died in 1801.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ernesti, (JACOB DANIEL.) a German Lutheran theologian, born at Rochlitz in 1640; died in 1707.
Ernesti, (JOHANN AUGUST,) one of the most cele-

brated critics that Germany has produced, was born at Tennstedt, in Thuringia, in August, 1707. He was a son of Johann Christoph, pastor of Tennstedt, and was educated at Wittenberg and Leipsic. In 1734 he became rector of the school of Saint Thomas, in Leipsic. He was chosen professor of ancient literature in the univerwas chosen professor of another intraction in the direct sity of that city in 1742, after he had published an excellent edition of the works of Cicero, (in 5 vols., 1737–39,) which is his principal title to celebrity. In the same university he obtained the chair of eloquence in 1756, to which the chair of theology was added in 1758. He called the works of Homer (1750–65) Polybius, and Testament," ("Institutes of an Interpreter of the New Testament," ("Institutes of as work of great ment," ("Institutes of as work of great ment," Interpreter of great ment," ("Institutes of as work of great ment," Interpreter of great ment," Interpreter of great ment, Interpreter of great m theology he belonged to the rationalistic school. Ernesti imitated the style of Cicero with success, and was considered by many judges the first Latinist of his time. He was author of other theological and philological works. Died in 1781.

See J. VAN VOORST, "Oratio de J. A. Ernesto," Leyden, 1804; "J. A. Ernesti's Verdienste in Theologie und Religion," Berlin, 1783; E. F. VOGEL, "Oratio de J. A. Ernesti Meritis in Jurisprudentiam," 1829; AUGUST W. ERNESTI, "Memoria J. A. Ernesti,"

Ernesti, (Johann Christian Gottlob,) a German scholar and critic, born at Arnstadt in 1756, was a nephew of the preceding, and cousin of August Wil-helm. He became professor of philosophy at Leipsic in 1782, and published, among other works, a good edition of Silius Italicus, (1791,) a valuable "Lexicon of Greek Rhetorical Technology," (1795,) and an elegant German version of Cicero's best works, "Spirit and Art of Cicero," ("Ciceros Geist und Kunst," 1799–1802.) Died in 1802.

See MEUSEL, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Ernesti, (Johann Heinrich,) a German scholar, brother of Jacob Daniel, noticed above, was born in 1652. He wrote a "Compendium of Profane Hermeneutics,"

(1699,) and other works. Died in 1729.

Ernouf, & R'noof', (JEAN AUGUSTIN,) BARON, a French general, born at Alençon in 1753. He became a general of division in 1793, and distinguished himself at Fleurus

and Novi. Died in 1827.

Ernst, the German of ERNEST, which see.

Ernst, ernst, [Lat. Ern'stius,] (Heinrich,) a learned Danish jurist, born at Helmstedt in 1603, wrote, in Latin, many able works on law, religion, and other subjects, among which are "Sabbatismos," and "Introduction to the True Life," (1643.) Died in 1665.

See Kraft og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon."

Ernst, (HEINRICH WILHELM,) a German violinist,

born at Brünn in 1814; died in 1865.

Ernst August. See Ernest Augustus.

Ernst Kasimir. See Ernest Casimir.

Ernsting, êrn'sting, (Arthur Conrad), a German botanist, born at Sachsenhagen in 1709, published a "Description of the Families of Plants," (1762,) and other works. Died in 1768.

Ernstius. See Ernst. Ernulph. See ARNULPH.

Erolés, de, da à-ro-lês', BARON, a Spanish general, noted for energy and audacity, born in Catalonia in 1785, took an active part in the guerilla war against the French in 1809-10. He was a partisan of the royalists in 1820, and in 1822 a member of the Supreme Regency, formed during the king's captivity. In the same year he commanded at two battles, in which the royalists were totally

defeated by Mina. Died in 1825.

Erope, the French of ÆROPE, which see.

E'ros, $[E\rho\omega_{5}]$ the Greek name of the god of love, corresponding to the Cupido of the Romans. He was generally regarded as a son of Aphrodite, (Venus,) and was personified as a beautiful boy with wings and armed with a bow and arrows. (See CUPID.)

Erostratus. See HEROSTRATUS.

Erotianus, e-ro-she-ā'nus, ['Ερωτιανός,] a Greek writer, who lived in the first century of our era, in the reign of Nero, is sometimes called HERODIANUS. He wrote, in Greek, a glossary of Hippocrates, which explains some obscure terms found in that writer. It was first printed in Paris in 1564

Er'o-vant II., King of Armenia, occupied the highest rank among the Armenian generals in the reign of Sanadrook, (Sanadrouk.) At the death of that prince, 68 A.D., he usurped the throne. In 78 he founded a new and splendid capital, which he named Erovantaschad. Ardasches II., the son of Sanadrook, having raised an army that followed, Erovant was defeated and killed in the year 88.

Er-pe'nĭ-us, or Van Erpen, van êr'pen, (Thomas,) a celebrated Orientalist, born at Gorkum, in Holland, in 1584, graduated at Leyden in 1608, and afterwards pursued his favourite studies in England, France, Italy, etc. In 1613 he was chosen professor of Arabic and other Oriental languages, except Hebrew, in the University of Leyden. In 1619 a second chair of Hebrew was founded in his favour. He kept an Arabic press in his own house. His labours have rendered important services to Oriental learning, and have scarcely been surpassed in the same department, although his career was closed by a prema-ture death. His most important works are an "Arabic Grammar," (1613,) the first composed in Europe, a "Collection of Lokman's Arabic Proverbs," translated into Latin, an Arabic version of the New Testament, and "Historia Saracenica," an edition of Elmacin's history, with Latin version, (1625.) Died in 1624.

See P. Scrivarius, "Manes Erpinianæ," 1625; G. J. Vossius, "Oratio in Obitum T. Erpenii," 1625; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Errante, êr-rân'tà, (GIUSEPPE,) a skilful Italian historical painter, born at Trapani in 1760, passed the greater part of his life in Milan. Among his works are "Endymion" and "Psyche." Died in 1821.

Errard. See Erard.

Errard, 4'rar, (CHARLES,) a French painter, born at Bressuire about 1570. He received the title of painter

to the king. Died about 1635.

Errard, (CHARLES,) a French painter and architect, a son and pupil of the preceding, was born at Nantes in 1606. He painted historical subjects, among which is "Saint Paul restored to Sight." In 1646 he began to decorate the Palais Royal for Louis XIV. He afterwards adorned the Louvre, Tuileries, the château of Versailles, and other palaces. He was one of the twelve artists who the second Lord Cardross, and ancestor of Lord-Chan-

founded the Academy of Painting at Paris in 1648. He had the principal part in the foundation of the French Academy of Art in Rome in 1666, and was director of that institution until 1683. He published (with Chambray) a "Comparison of Ancient with Modern Architecture," (1666.) Died at Rome in 1689.

See Milizia, "Memorie degli Architetti," etc.

Errard or Erard, à'rar', (Jean,) a French military engineer, born at Bar-le-Duc, was employed by Henry IV., who called him the first of engineers. He wrote an able treatise on Fortification, (1594.) Died about 1620.

Er-Rasheed or Er-Rashîd. See AR-RASHEED and

HAROUN-AL-RASCHID.

Erri, degli, dal'yee êr'ree, (Pellegrino,) an Italian Orientalist, born at Módena in 1511, produced an Italian

version of the Psalms of David, (1573.) Died in 1575. Errico, er-ree'ko, or Enrico, en-ree'ko, (Scipione,) a popular Italian poet and priest, born in 1592 at Messina, where he obtained the chair of moral philosophy and the title of poet-laureate. He wrote "The Wars of Parnassus," (a history of literary quarrels, 1643.) "Deidamia," a drama, (1644.) and other works. Died in 1670. See Mongitore, "Bibliotheca Sicula."

Ersch, êrsh, (Johann Samuel,) an eminent encyclo-pædist, and founder of German bibliography, was born at pædist, and founder of German bibliography, was born at Gross Glogau, in Silesia, in 1766. He published between 1793 and 1809 a "General Repertory of Literature," (8 vols.,) and a work entitled "Literary France," ("Das gelehrte Frankreich," 5 vols., 1797–1806.) About 1800 he was chosen librarian of the University of Jena, and in 1803 professor of geography at Halle. His principal work is the great "Encyclopædia of Sciences and Arts," ""Allgemeine Encyklopædie der Wissenschaften und ("Allgemeine Encyklopaedie der Wissenschaften und Künste,") by Ersch and Gruber, of which he edited 17 vols., (1818-28.) After the death of Ersch (1828) it was continued by Gruber and others.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Erskine, er'skin, (DAVID,) Lord Dun, an eminent Scottish lawyer, born at Dun in 1670, became lord of session in 1711, and was a commissioner in the court of justiciary from 1713 to 1750. He published a valuable work, styled "Lord Dun's Advices." Died in 1755.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Erskine, (DAVID STEWART,) Earl of Buchan, and Lord Cardross, a literary Scottish nobleman and anti-quary, born in 1742, was the eldest son of Henry David, tenth Earl of Buchan, and was a brother of Lord-Chancellor Erskine. About 1766 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society and appointed secretary to the British embassy in Spain. In 1780 he took the principal part in founding the Society of Scottish Antiquaries, and in 1791 instituted an annual festive commemoration of the poet Thomson. He wrote several antiquarian treatises. Died in 1829.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Erskine, (EBENEZER,) the founder of a sect in Scotland designated as Seceders, born in 1680, was a son of Henry Erskine, noticed below. From 1703 to 1731 he ministered at Portmoak, in Kinross, where he became eminent and popular as a theologian, preacher, and writer. In 1731 he accepted a call from the church of Stirling. About 1732 a controversy arose in the of Stirling. About 1732 a controversy arose in the Church of Scotland respecting lay patronage, on which subject Mr. Erskine opposed the action of the General Assembly, and was suspended from the ministry. In 1736 Erskine and his friends organized the "Secession Church." His sermons and other writings have been often reprinted, and are much admired. Died in 1754. The Secession Church in 1847 formed a union with the Relief Synod, and took the name of the United Presbyterian Church.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Erskine, (HENRY,) a Scottish clergyman, father of the preceding, was born in 1624. He became pastor at Cornhill, was ejected in 1662, and banished about 1682. He was imprisoned in 1685. Died in 1696.

Erskine, (HENRY,) an eminent Scottish patriot, born about 1650. He was third Lord Cardross, eldest son of

cellor Erskine. Having been persecuted by fine and imprisonment on account of his religion, he emigrated about 1680 to South Carolina, whence he was driven by the Spaniards. He next went to Holland, enlisted in the service of the Prince of Orange, and returned with him to England in 1688. He was restored to his estates and made a privy councillor. Died in 1693.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Erskine, (Hon. HENRY,) an able Scottish lawyer, born in Edinburgh in 1746, was the second son of David, tenth Earl of Buchan, and brother of the lord chancellor. He was called to the bar in 1768, and appointed lord advocate of Scotland in 1782. On the accession of Pitt as premier he was removed, but obtained the same high office in 1806 under the Whig ministry, and was elected to Parliament. He was an eloquent and witty advocated to the same high office in 1806 under the Whig ministry, and was elected to Parliament. cate, and for some years was considered the leader and brightest ornament of the Scottish bar. Probably none of his competitors equalled him in professional tact, in suavity of temper, or in fascination of manner. As a statesman he constantly supported the Whig or Liberal party. He died in 1817, leaving two sons, Henry and George, the former of whom is the present Earl of Buchan. "In his long and splendid career at the bar," says Lord Jeffrey, "he was distinguished not only by the peculiar brilliancy of his wit and the gracefulness and vivacity of his eloquence, but by the still rarer power of keeping those seducing qualities in perfect subordination to his judgment."

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Erskine, (JOHN,) Baron of Dun, an eminent Scottish Reformer, born near Montrose about 1508. At an early age he became one of the leaders of the Protestants in Scotland. He first introduced, it is said, the study of the Greek language into the schools of Scotland, about 1534. In 1557 he was appointed a commissioner to attend the marriage of Queen Mary in France. About 1560 he was ordained as a minister. He assisted in compiling the Second Book of Discipline in 1577. Died in 1591.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Erskine, (JOHN,) COLONEL, a Scottish officer, born in 1661, was the third son of Lord Cardross. Having served in Holland under the Prince of Orange, he was appointed in 1688 lieutenant-governor of Stirling Castle, and afterwards governor of Dumbarton Castle. In 1707 he was elected to the British Parliament. His son John

was an eminent jurist. Died in 1743.

Erskine, (John,) eighteenth Lord Erskine, and eleventh Earl of Mar, an ambitious and corrupt Scottish politician, born at Alloa in 1675, was the son of Charles, teath Earl of Mar. At the procession of Queen Anna tenth Earl of Mar. At the accession of Queen Anne, in 1702, he joined the Tories, and in 1708 was chosen secretary for Scotland, and became one of the most powerful leaders of the Jacobites. In September, 1715, he raised the standard of the Pretender, and, though destitute of military skill, assumed the command of the insurgents, amounting to 12,000 men. He was defeated by Argyle at Dunblane in November, and soon after escaped with his master to the continent, where he continued to plot for several years, and died in 1732. See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Erskine (John) of Carnoch, an eminent Scotsmen."

Erskine (John) of Carnoch, an eminent Scottish jurist, born in 1695, was the son of Colonel John Erskine, and a cousin of Lord-Chancellor Erskine. In 1737 he was chosen professor of Scottish law in the University of Edinburgh, and in 1754 published "Principles of the Law of Scotland," which became a leading authority in the courts. He retired from his chair in the university in 1765, and died at his estate of Cardross in 1768. He left an extension of the above work, which 1768. He left an extension of the above work, which appeared in 1773, entitled "An Institute of the Law of Scotland." It is a standard work of great merit, whose authority is as unquestionable as "Coke upon Littleton."

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Erskine, (JOHN,) D.D., an eminent Scottish divine, son of the preceding, was born in 1721. In 1744 he was ordained minister of Kirkintilloch, near Glasgow. From 1753 to 1758 he preached at Culross, and in the latter year removed to the New Grey-Friars', a church of Edinburgh. He was for many years the leader of the

popular or orthodox party in the Church,—the same which in 1843 seceded and formed the "Free Church." In 1767 he became a colleague of Dr. Robertson in the Old Grey-Friars' Church, Edinburgh. Among his writings on theology—which are numerous and highly prized—are "Theological Dissertations," (1765,) and "Sketches and Hints of Church History," (1790.) Died in 1803.

See Sir H. Moncrieff Wellwood, "Life of John Erskine," 1818; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Erskine, (RALPH,) an eminent Scottish divine, born at Monilaws in 1685, was the brother of Ebenezer Erskine, noticed above. He was ordained in 1711 as minister of Dunfermline, and acquired a high reputation as a preacher and writer on theology. About 1736 he co-operated with his brother, and joined the Seceders. (See ERSKINE, EBENEZER.) He published sermons and "Gospel Sonnets." Died in 1752.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Erskine, (THOMAS,) LORD, an illustrious British orator and advocate, born in Edinburgh in January, 1750, was the youngest son of Henry David, Earl of Buchan. He received his education at the high-schools of Edinburgh and of Saint Andrew's. As his father could not afford to defray the expense of preparing him for a learned profession, he entered the navy in 1764 as midshipman. After the lapse of four years, being disappointed in his hope of promotion, he purchased an include the navy in 1770 he married ensign's commission in the army. In 1770 he married the daughter of Daniel Moore, M.P., with whom he lived in uninterrupted harmony. The same year his regiment was ordered to Minorca, where he spent two years profitably in the systematic study of English literature. turning home in 1772, he passed several months in London, where he produced a sensation in the higher circles by his graceful volubility, his genial temper, and his charming social qualities. Rendered restless by the consciousness of grand dormant powers and faculties, he happened one day, in 1774, to enter court, in which Lord Mansfield, the presiding judge, invited him to sit by his Thinking that he could make a better speech than any that he heard in that trial, he resolved to study law. In 1775 he was admitted a student of Lincoln's Inn, and in 1776 was matriculated at Cambridge, as the degree of A.M. would shorten the term required to qualify him for the bar,—to which he was called in 1778.

The first cause in which he was engaged was that of Captain Baillie, tried for a libel on the Earl of Sandwich, a member of the cabinet. "Then was exhibited," says Lord Campbell, "the most remarkable scene ever witnessed in Westminster Hall. It was the début of a barrister, wholly unpractised in public speaking, before a court crowded with the men of the greatest distinction, belonging to all parties in the state. And I must own that, all the circumstances considered, it is the most wonderful forensic effort of which we have any account in our annals." The impression made on the audience was such that before he left the court a large number of retainers were presented to him by the attorneys who flocked around him. He had risen at one bound to the highest rank in his profession. In 1781 he made a great and successful plea in defence of

Lord George Gordon, indicted for treason, in which logic and passion were combined with consummate art.

In 1783, by the influence of the Whig leaders, Erskine obtained a seat in the House of Commons, where his success was not equal to the high expectations that had been raised. In the election of 1784 he lost his seat. He could not adapt himself to the tenor of parliamentary debate with the same success that attended him in the forum. In 1789, in the trial of Stockdale, he vindi-cated the freedom of the press by another triumph of eloquence. In 1790 he was again returned to Parliament for Portsmouth, and continued to support the principles of Fox, even in the crisis of the French Revolution, by which the Whigs were divided. In 1794 Erskine appeared as the champion of public liberty in the state trials, when the ministry attempted to put down the friends of reform by the law of "constructive treason." He spoke seven hours in defence of Hardy, who was acquitted, amidst the rapturous applause of the popular party. Next came the case of John Horne Tooke, which

had a similar result. In 1802 he was made chancellor of the duchy of Cornwall. On the formation of the Grenville ministry, in January, 1806, he became lord chancellor, and was raised to the peerage, as Baron Erskine of Restormel Castle. In consequence of a change in the ministry, he retired from office in 1807. Lord Campbell, late chancellor of England, gives it as his opinion that "as an advocate in the forum he is without an equal in ancient or modern times." He did not aim at wit or ornament in his speeches, though his diction was pure, simple, and full of variety. "But he spoke as his clients respectively would have spoken, being endowed with his genius; and those who heard him seemed to be inspired with a new, ethereal existence." Died in November, 1823. His principal publications are "Armata," a political romance, and a "View of the Causes and Consequences of the War with France," which ran through forty-eight editions. He left several daughters, and three sons, of whom the eldest, David Montague, inherited the title of Lord Frekine. of Lord Erskine.

See LORD CAMPBELL, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors;" Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. ix.; LORD BROUGHAM, "Speeches of Lord Erskine, with a Prefatory Memoir;" "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1858.

Erskine, (THOMAS,) of Linlethan, a member of the Scottish bar, distinguished as a biblical scholar, wrote "Remarks on the Internal Evidence for the Truth of Revealed Religion," (3d edition, 1821,) an "Essay on Faith," and "The Doctrine of Election Illustrated," (1837.)

Erskine, (THOMAS ALEXANDER,) sixth Earl of Kellie, a musical composer, born in 1732, was the son of the fifth Earl of Kellie. He devoted his attention chiefly to music, studied with Stamitz at Manheim, and gained distinction as a composer and performer. Died in 1781.

Erslew. See Erslew. Erslew or Erslev, er'slev, (Thomas Han'sen,) a Danish bibliographer, born at Randers in 1803. He was appointed director of the archives of the ministry of worship in 1849. His most important work is a "General Dictionary of the Authors of Denmark," ("Almindeligt Forfatter-Lexicon for Danmark," etc., 3 vols., 1841— 53,) to which he has added a supplement. Ertborn, van, van êrt/born, (Joseph Charles Em-

MANUEL,) BARON, a Belgian linguist and writer on art and literature, born at Antwerp in 1778, wrote "Historical Researches on the Academy of Antwerp and the Artists which it produced," (1806.) Died in 1823.

Ertinger, êr'tân'zhâ', (François,) a French engraver, born at Colmar in 1640, engraved after Rubens

and Poussin.

Ertogrul, er/to-grool, a Turkish chief, son of Soli-man Shah, and father of Othmân, the founder of the Ottoman Empire. He ruled a tribe of Carismians, on the Sangara River, near the Black Sea, for the space of fifty years, and preached the Moslem religion with a sword in his hand. He took the city of Kutaia from the Greeks in 1281, and died soon after that date.

See Von Hammer, "Geschichte des Osmanischen Reichs."

Erwin, êr'ŵin, (John,) a German architect, who succeeded his father, Erwin von Steinbach, as architect of the cathedral of Strasburg. Died in 1339.

Erwin von Steinbach, êr'ŵin fon stin'bak, a German architect, born at Steinbach, near Bühl. He was the chief architect of the doorway and tower of the Strasburg cathedral, one of the most imposing and admirable specimens of the modern Gothic style. He commenced this tower in 1275, and died in 1318, after which it was continued by his son John, who died in 1339. It has a greater altitude than any other structure in Europe, being about 436 French feet, or more than 465 English feet, in height.

See MILIZIA, "Memorie degli Architetti;" PINGERON, "Vies des Architectes anciens et modernes;" JOSEPH BADER, "Meister Erwin von Steinbach und seine Heimath," 1844.

Erxleben, êrks'lā-ben, (Johann Christian Poly-Carr), an eminent German naturalist, born at Quedlinburg, Saxony, in 1744. He was chosen professor of philosophy at Göttingen in 1771. He gained a high reputation by his works, some of which are said to be models of accuracy. He published "Elements of Natural History and the professional works. Died in 1712, wrote "Elements of Surgery," (1745,) "Medicina Legalis," (1746,) and other professional works. Died in 1788.

tory," (1768,) "Elements of Natural Philosophy," ("Natural Philosoph turlehre," 1772,) and "Systema Regni Animalis per Classes, Ordines, Genera, Species, Varietates, cum His-Classes, Ordines, Genera, Species, Varietates, cum ristorià Animalium; Classis I., Mammalia," ("System of the Animal Kingdom by Classes, Orders, Genera," etc., 1777.) "There exists not in zoology," says the "Biographie Universelle," "a more exact and complete treatise than this history of the mammalia." Died

in 1777.

His mother, DOROTHY LEPORIN, born in 1715, was eminent for her attainments in medical science. She received a diploma from the University of Halle in 1754,

and practised medicine. Died in 1762.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Eryceira. See ERICEIRA. Er-ÿ-çī'na, [Fr. ÉRYCINE, à're-sen',] a surname of Venus, derived from Mount Eryx, in Sicily, where she

had a temple.

Erycine. See Erycina.

E'ryx, [Gr. 'Epv\(\xi\),] a son of Butes and Venus, killed by Hercules in a combat with the cestus. (See Virgil's "Æneid," book v., lines 402-12.) A mountain in Sicily, near Drepanum, was named Eryx, from his having been buried there.

Erzilla. See Ercilla.

Es, van, van ês, (Jacob,) a Flemish painter, born in Antwerp about 1570, excelled in the imitation of shells, flowers, and fruits. He is praised by Descamps.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Esaias. See Isaiah.

E-sā'ī-as of Egypt, a monk, who lived in Egypt in

works, some of which were published in 1684.

E'sau, [Heb. Wy,] the eldest son of Isaac and Rebecca, born about 1836 B.C., lived in Mount Seir or Edom. He was sometimes called EDOM, which signifies "red," and was the ancestor of the Edomites.

See Genesis xxv. 25; xxvii., xxxii., xxxiii., and xxxvi.

Escalante, ês-kā-lān'tà, (JUAN ANTONIO,) a Spanish historical painter, born at Córdova in 1630, lived in Madrid, and adorned the churches of that city with his works, among which is "The Life of Saint Gerard." He imitated Tintoret and Titian with moderate success. Died in 1670.

Escalante, d', des-kâ-lân'tà, (Juan,) was one of Cortez's principal officers when he undertook, in 1518, the conquest of Mexico. He received from Cortez the command of the colony or town founded by him at Vera Cruz. He was killed in a battle against a Mexican chief in 1519.

See Prescott's "Conquest of Mexico."

Escale. See SCALA.

Escarbot. See LESCARBOT.

Eschasseriaux, & shas re'o', (Joseph.) Baron, a French Jacobin, born near Saintes in 1753. He was an active member of the Convention, 1792-95, and of the Tribunate, 1800-04. Died in 1823.
Eschasseriaux, (Rent,) a brother of the preceding,

born in 1754, was an able and moderate member of the Convention, and of various legislative assemblies in succession. In 1798 he made an important report on the subject of supplying horses for the cavalry. Died in 1831

Eschels-Kroon, esh'els-kron', (ADOLPHUS,) a Danish traveller, born in 1736, passed many years in the East Indies, where he was agent of Denmark from 1782 to 1784. He wrote a "Description of Sumatra," (1782,) and other works. Died in 1793.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Eschenbach, esh'en-bak', (Andreas Christian,) a learned German writer, born in 1663 at Nuremberg, where he became professor of Greek in 1695. He published an edition of the works of Orpheus, (1689,) "Epigenes on Orphic Poetry," ("Epigenes de Poesi Orphicâ," 1702,) "Dissertationes Academicæ," (1705,) and other works. Died in 1705.

Eschenbach, (Christian Ehrenfried—ā'ren-freet',

Eschenbach, von, fon esh'en-bak', (Wolfram,) a famous German poet or minnesinger, was born in Bavaria, and flourished about 1200. According to the custom of the mediæval bards, he wandered from castle to castle, and found a welcome at the courts of several princes. His principal poems are entitled "Titurel" and "Parcival." He is generally admitted to have been the greatest German poet anterior to the revival of German literature.

See Gervinus, "Geschichte der poetischen National-Literatur," 1837: SAN MARTE, "Wolfram von Eschenbach," Magdeburg, 2 vols., 1841: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eschenburg, esh'en-boorg', (Johann Joachim,) a German littérateur, born at Hamburg in 1743. He was professor in a college of Brunswick, and aulic councillor. He produced good German prose versions of Shakspeare's Dramatic Works, (14 vols., 1775-87,) and of other foreign works; he also wrote a "Life of Handel," (1785.) His "Manual of Classical Literature" reached

the eighth edition in 1837. Died in 1820. Eschenmayer, esh'en-mī'er, (Karl Adolf,) a German philosopher, metaphysician, and mystic, born at Neuenberg, in Würtemberg, in 1768. He became in 1811 professor of philosophy and medicine at Tübingen. From 1818 to 1836 he filled the chair of practical philosophy and medicine at Tübingen. sophy in the same university. Among his chief works are a "System of Moral Philosophy," (1818,) and "Philosophy of Religion," (3 vols., 1818-24.) Died in 1854. See RITTER, "History of Philosophy;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Escher, esh'er, (F. A.,) a German scholar, known as the translator of Horace, was born in 1777; died in

Escher, esh'er, (Henry,) a Swiss statesman, born at Zurich in 1626, acquired by his talents and virtues great

influence in the state. Died in 1710.

Escher, (JEAN HENRI ALFRED,) a prominent Swiss statesman, born at Zurich in 1819, acted with the Liberals against the Jesuits and the Sonderbund. In 1847 he was president of the grand council, and advocated a reform of the federal system, tending to a greater cen-tralization. He was chosen president of the new council of regency in 1848, and vice-president of the national council in 1856. Died in 1882.

Escher, (JOHANN CASPAR,) a Swiss magistrate, born at Zurich in 1678. He was employed in various impor-

tant negotiations. Died in 1762.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" DAVID Wyss, "Lebensgeschichte J. C. Eschers," 1790.

Escher, (JOHANN CONRAD,) surnamed VON DER LINTH, (fon der lint,) a Swiss geologist, born at Zurich in 1768, gained much credit by the improvement of the channel of the river Linth, whence his surname is derived. He published "Geological Observations on the Alps," (1795,) and "The Formation of the Great Chain of the Jura," (1820.) Died in 1823.

See Johann J. Hottinger, "H. C. Escher von der Linth; Charakterbild eines Republikaners," 1852.

Escherny, d', dà'shêr'ne', (François Louis,) Count, a French littérateur, born at Neufchâtel in 1733. went to Paris in 1762, and became intimate with Diderot, D'Alembert, and Rousseau. His principal works are an "Essay on Equality," and "Lacunæ of Philosophy," (1783.) Died in 1815. (1783.) Died in 1815.

Eschil. See Eskil.

Eschine, the French of ÆSCHINES, which see.

Eschines.

Eschines. See ÆSCHINES. Eschius, ĉs'ke-us, or Van Esche, van čs'keh, (NI-COLAAS,) a Dutch Catholic priest and writer, born near

Bois-le-Duc in 1507; died in 1578.

Eschricht, ésh'rikt, (DANIEL FREDERIK,) a Danish physician and physiologist, born at Copenhagen in 1798. He became professor of medicine in the University of Copenhagen in 1836, and published several valuable

works on physiology, zoology, etc.

Eschscholtz, esh'sholts, (Johann Friedrich,) a
German naturalist and traveller, born at Dorpat in 1793.
He accompanied Kotzebue as physician in his voyage of discovery, 1815-18, and in a second voyage about 1823. He wrote a description of two thousand animals, which was published with Kotzebue's narrative in 1830, and published "Entomographien," (1823,) and a "Zoological

Atlas," (1829-33.) Died in 1831. The genus Eschscholtzia was named in honour of him by Chamisso.

Eschyle, the French for ÆSCHYLUS, which see.

Eschylus. See ÆSCHYLUS.

Esclava, de, dà ĉs-klá'vã, (Antonio,) a Spanish writer of romances, born in Aragon about 1570.

Escobar, de, dà ĉs-ko-bãr', (Antonio,) a Portuguese

littérateur, born at Coimbra, wrote many and various works. Died in 1681.

Escobar, de, da és-ko-bar', (Bartolomé,) a Spanish

missionary and writer, born at Seville in 1562, preached in the West Indies and at Lima. Died at Lima in 1624. Escobar, de, (Francisco,) a Spanish Hellenist and writer, born at Valencia; died after 1557.

Escobar, de, (Maria,) a Spanish lady, born at Truxillo, was the wife of Diego de Chaves, who followed Pizarro to the conquest of Peru, about 1540. She was

the first who carried wheat to Peru. Escobar y Mendoza, ês-ko-bâr' e mên-do'thâ, (Antonio,) a famous casuist and Jesuit, born at Valladolid, in Spain, in 1589. He was a popular preacher, and a learned writer on theology, but was severely censured by Pascel and other for teaching a learned writer. sured by Pascal and others for teaching a lax morality. He wrote, in Latin, "Moral Theology," (1646,) a "Treatise on Justice and Law," and another on "Cases of Conscience," ("Summula Casuum Conscientiæ," 1626.) It was to refute the doctrines and sophisms broached in the last work that Pascal wrote the fifth and sixth of his admirable "Provincial Letters." Died in 1669. In the dictionary of the French Academy Escobar is a synonyin for an "adroit hypocrite."

See TICKNOR, "History of Spanish Literature;" N. ANTONIO, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Escoiquiz, és-ko-e-kèth', sometimes written Escoiquitz, (Don Juan,) a Spanish priest and courtier, born in Navarre in 1762, was appointed preceptor of the king's son, afterwards Ferdinand VII. The latter employed him in secret negotiations with Napoleon, and when he became king, in 1808, made him a councillor of state. He had a paramount influence with Ferdinand, whom he accompanied to France; and he was his principal agent or adviser in the conferences at Bayonne, which resulted in his forced abdication. Escoiquiz returned to Spain with Ferdinand in 1814, and was appointed minister; but He was dismissed the same year, and exiled from court. He wrote an epic poem of little merit, entitled "The Conquest of Mexico," (1802,) and translated Milton's "Paradise Lost" into Spanish. Died in 1820.

See Southey, "History of the Peninsular War;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Escosura, de la, dà la és-ko-soo'ra, (Don Patricio,) a Spanish author and politician, born at Madrid in 1807. He became secretary of state about 1843, after which he was a member of the Narvaez ministry. He retired from office in 1846, and was minister of the interior in 1854–55. Among his works are romances entitled "El Conde de Candespina," (1832,) and "Ni Rey ni Roque," (1835,) several dramas, a "Manual of Mythology," (1843,) and the text of "Artistic and Monumental Spain." He was ambassador to the German Empire in 1872–8 ambassador to the German Empire in 1872-4.

Escousse, (VICTOR,) a French poet, born in Paris in 1813. He produced "Farruck the Moor," ("Farruck le Maure,") a drama, (1831,) which was applauded, and some songs. He committed suicide in February, 1832,

in company with his friend Lebras. Esculapius. See ÆSCULAPIUS.

Esdras of Scripture. See EZRA. Es'dras, an Armenian, was chosen Patriarch of Armenia in 628 A.D. In concert with Heraclius, the Greek emperor, he called a council in 629, approving the reunion of the Armenian and Greek Churches; but the bishops of Persian Armenia opposed the measure. Died in 639.

Esiodo, the Italian of HESIOD, which see.
Es'kil, written also Eschil or Eskild, an ambitious Swedish prelate, became in 1138 Archbishop of Lund and Primate of Denmark. He founded several monasteries, took part in political contests, and was sometimes in open war with the king. He performed a pilgrimage to the Holy Land, and wrote a work on Ecclesiastic Law. Died in 1187 or 1181.

See KRAFT og NYERUP, "Litteraturlexicon."

Eskild. See ESKIL.

Esmark, ês'mârk, or Esmarch, (Jens,) a Danish geologist and mineralogist, born in 1763, published several works on mineralogy. He became metallurgy at Christiania in 1814. Died ab See "Biografi öfver J. Esmark," Stockholm, 1839. He became professor of Died about 1838.

Esmenard, es'meh-när', (Jean Baptiste,) born in Provence, in France, in 1772, served many years in the army, and became lieutenant-colonel. During the restoration he resigned his commission, and rendered important services to the republic of Colombia. He afterwards became an editor of the "Gazette de France," "Journal des Débats," and "Mercure." Died in 1842.

Esmenard, (Joseph Alphonse,) a French didactic poet, born at Pélissanne (Bouches-du-Rhône) in 1769, was a brother of the preceding. He emigrated as a royalist in 1792, returned to Paris about the end of 1799, and associated himself with La Harpe and Fontanes as an editor of the "Mercure de France." About 1801 he accompanied General Leclerc as secretary in the expedition to Hayti. He published in 1805 "La Navigation," a poem, which was composed at sea and is admired for the fidelity of its descriptions and the harmony of its versification. His opera of "Trajan" was performed with applause in 1808. He was elected to the Institute (class of French literature) in 1810. He was thrown out of his coach and killed near Naples in June, 1811.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eson, the French of Æson, which see.

Esop. See Æsop.

Esope, the French of Æsop, which see.
Espagnac, d', des pān'yāk', (Jean Baptiste Joseph
Damazit de Sahuguet — dā'mā'ze' deh sā'ü'gā',)
Baron, a French general, born at Brive-la-Gaillarde in 1713. He served several campaigns in Germany, became aide-major-général under Marshal Saxe, and obtained the grade of lieutenant-general in 1780. He wrote a "Life of Marshal Saxe," and an "Essay on the Science of War," (1751.) Died in 1783.

Espagnandel, L', lês'pān'yōn'dêl', (MATHIEU,) a French sculptor, born in 1610, adorned several churches of Paris with his works.

of Paris with his works. Died in 1689.

Espagne, d', (Don Carlos.) See España.

Espagne, d', des pañ', (Charles,) a valiant French warrior, was made Constable of France in 1350, and became a great favourite with the king. He was assas-

sinated in 1354 by Charles, King of Navarre.

Espagne, d', (Jean,) a French Protestant theologian, born in Dauphiny in 1591. He preached in Holland, and afterwards settled in London, where he was pastor of a French church. He published many works, which were often reprinted, the best-known of which is "Popular Errors in the Knowledge of Religion," (1648.) Died in London in 1659.

Espagne, d, (Jean Louis Brigitte,) Comte, a French general of division, born at Auch (Armagnac) He defeated the Austrians at San Michele, in Italy, and distinguished himself at Heilsberg in 1807.

He was killed at the battle of Essling, in 1809.

Espagne, d', [Sp. De España, dà ês-pân'yá,] or De la

Cerda, dà lâ thêr'dâ, (Louis,) was a grandson of Ferdinand de la Cerda, a Spanish prince, and a brother of Charles, noticed above. He became admiral of France in 1341, and fought for Charles de Blois in the war for

In 1341, and tought for Charles de Blois in the war for the succession of Brittany.

Espagnet, d', dês'pắn'yá', (JEAN,) a French alchemist of Bordeaux, lived about 1610-40. He wrote two Latin works which were regarded as classic, viz., "Secret of the Hermetic Philosophy," ("Arcanum Philosophiæ Hermeticæ," 1623,) and a "Manual of the Restored Philosophy," (1633.)

Espagnoletto See Spagnor and

Espagnoletto. See Spagnoletto.
España. See Espagne, D', (Louis.)
España, de, dà ês-pân'yâ, [Fr. D'Espagne, dês'pâñ',]
(Don Carlos,) Count, a Spanish general, born in
France in 1775. He fought against the French in the war which began in 1808, and rendered important services at Badajoz, Albuera, Salamanca, etc., for which he was rewarded with the place of Captain-General of Aragon. He was assassinated in 1839.

Esparbès. See AUBETERRE.

Espartero, es-par-ta'ro, (Don Baldomero,) Duke de la Vittoria, (dà lâ vèt-to're-â,) a Spanish statesman and general, born at Granatula, La Mancha, in 1792 or 1793, was the son of a mechanic. He enlisted in the army in 1808, and went in 1815 to South America, where he fought against Bolivar, and became a colonel in 1822. He returned to Spain in 1825, with the rank of brigadier. When the civil war began, in 1833, he took arms for the young queen Isabella, and was appointed commandant-general of Biscay. He became a lieutenant-general in in 1835, and commander-in-chief of the army of the North in 1836. In 1837 he defended Madrid from an attack of the Carlist army, which he drove back across the Ebro. He gained victories at Burgos and other places in 1838 and 1839, for which he was made a grandee of the first class, as Duke de la Vittoria y Morella. The war terminated by the submission of the Carlists in 1840. In May, 1841, Espartero was appointed by the Cortes Regent of Spain during the minority of Isabella. He acted at first with energy in the suppression of revolts at Barcelona, but was unable to resist a coalition of progresistas and moderados. An army of insurgents under Narvaez having entered Madrid in July, 1843, Espartero was exiled, and passed several years in England. He was permitted to return to Spain in 1847 or 1848. By another revolution, Narvaez, the leader of the absolutists, was driven from power, July, 1854, and Espartero again became prime minister of a cabinet in which O'Donnell, his political enemy, was minister of war. This rivalry resulted in a dissolution of the ministry in July, 1856, and in the triumph of O'Donnell. After the expulsion of Isabella he supported the provisional government. With this exception he took little part in Spanish politics after 1857. Besides being Duke of Vittoria he was a knight of several celebrated orders. Died in 1879.

Espejo, (Antonio,) a Spanish traveller, born at Cordova, was the leader of a small expedition which in 1582 explored the regions north of Mexico and discovered New Mexico. The account of his journey is preserved

in Hakluyt's collection.

Espen, van, van es'pen, (ZEGER BERNARD,) a Flemish casuist and priest, born at Louvain in 1646, was eminent for skill in canon law. He obtained in the University of Louvain a chair of law, which he filled many years. His connection with the party of Port-Royal caused him to lose this place about 1728. He published several works, of which the most important is his "Universal Ecclesiastical Law." Died in 1728.

See DE BELLEGARDE, "Vie de Van Espen," 1767; BAVAY, "Van Espen, Jurisconsulte et Canoniste Belge," 1846.

Espencæus. See Espence, D'.
Espence, d', dês'pônss', [Latin, Espencæ'us,]
(CLAUDE,) a French priest, born near Châlons-sur-Marne in 1511, became a doctor of the Sorbonne, and rector of the University of Paris. Dupin expresses a favourable opinion of him. He wrote many and various works, among which is the "Education of a Christian Prince," (1548.) Died in 1571.
Esper, es'per, (Eugen Johann Christoph,) a Ger-

man entomologist, born at Wunsiedel, Bavaria, in 1742, became professor of philosophy at Erlangen in 1782. He published "The Butterflies of Europe, figured after Nature," (1777–1807,) and a work on Zoophytes, ("Die Pflanzenthiere in Abbildungen nach Natur," 1788–1809.)

Died in 1810.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Esper, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) a German naturalist, brother of the preceding, was born at Drossenfeld in 1732. He wrote "The Marvellous Adventures of many Tra-

He wrote "The Marvellous Adventures of many Travellers," (2 vols., 1762.) and other works. Died in 1781.

Espercieux, és'pêr'se_Uh', (Jean Joseph.) a skilful French sculptor, born at Marseilles in 1758, worked in Paris. Among his works are statues of Molière, Racine, Napoleon, (1810.) and Voltaire, (1814.) Died in 1840.

Esperiente. See Callimachus.

Esperiente. See Callima Espernon. See Epernon.

Espiard, es'pe-ar', (François Ignace de la Borde,) born at Besançon in 1707, wrote an "Essay on the Genius

and Character of Nations," (1743.) Died in 1777.

Espic, es'pek', (Jean Barthélemy,) a French poet and teacher, born in Languedoc in 1767; died in 1844.

Espinac. See ÉPINAC.

Espinac. See EPINAC.
Espinasse, ês'pe'nāss', (ESPRIT CHARLES MARIE,) a
French general, born at Saissac, in Aude, in 1815, became aide-de-camp to Napoleon III. about 1852. In
the Crimean war, in 1855, he served with distinction at
the Tchernaya and other places, and was made general of division. In 1858 he acted for a few months as
minister of the interior. He was killed at the battle of

Magenta, June, 1859.

Espinasse, de l', deh lês'pe'nåss', (Augustin,)
Count, a French general, born at Pouilly-sur-Loire in
1736, commanded the artillery, under Bonaparte, at the
siege of Mantua, and at Arcola in 1796. Died in 1816.

Espinasse, de l', (Claire Françoise or Julie
Jeanne Éléonore,) a French lady, remarkable for her

talents, imagination, and sensibility, was born in 1732. In 1752 she became the protégée of the witty Madame du Deffand, with whom she lived in Paris about ten years, until her patroness was induced by jealousy to dissolve the connection. Having gained the special favour of D'Alembert, she formed a brilliant literary circle in her own salon, which was the resort of the élite of Paris. Her death was hastened by her excessive sensibility and unhappy attachments. She died in 1776, "leaving on the minds of almost all the eminent men of France," says Lord Jeffrey, "an impression of talent and of ardour of imagination which seems to have been considered as without example." Her letters to M. de Guibert (2 vols., 1809) are admirable in style and spirit.

See D'ALEMBERT, "Aux Manes de Mile, Lespinasse;" SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi;" MARMONTEL, "Mémoires;" VOLTAIRE, "Correspondance;" and critique, by LORD JEFFREV, in the "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1810.

Espinel, ês-pe-nêl', (VINCENTE,) a popular Spanish poet, born at Ronda about 1544, was ordained a priest, but, never receiving any valuable preferment, passed his life in great poverty. He was thoroughly versed in the ancient and modern languages. He acquired a high reputation of the best poets of his tation, and was considered one of the best poets of his age for purity of style and fertility of imagination. He translated into Spanish verse Horace's "Art of Poetry" and Odes, and wrote "The House of Memory," ("La Casa de Memoria,") and numerous songs. Died in 1634. His novel. "Marcos de Obregon" (1618) is said to be seasoned with fine pleasantry. Le Sage derived from the last-named work some materials for his "Gil Blas."

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Espinosa, és-pe-no'sã, (JACINTO GERONIMO,) an excellent Spanish painter, born at Cocentayna, in Valencia, in 1600. He excelled in chiaroscuro, in correctness of design, and in the expression of his figures. He worked mostly in Valencia, the churches of which he adorned with many pictures. Among his works are a "Mary Magdalene," a "Nativity of the Saviour," and a "Holy Family." Died at Valencia in 1680.

See BERMUDEZ, "Diccionario Historico."

Espinosa, (José,) a Spanish painter and engraver,

born at Valencia in 1721; died in 1784.

Espinosa, (Juan,) a Spanish poet and soldier, born at Bellovado about 1540, became secretary of Gonzales de Mendoza, Captain-General of Sicily. He wrote, besides other works, a poem on "The Praise of Women," (1580,) which contains beautiful passages and was received with favour. Died about 1595.

Espinosa, (NICOLAS,) a Spanish poet, born at Valencia about 1520, wrote a continuation of Ariosto's "Orlando Furioso," (1555.)

Espinosa, (PEDRO,) a Spanish poet and critic, born at Antequera about 1582. He became almoner to the Duke of Medina Sidonia He displayed his taste in a Duke of Medina-Sidonia. He displayed his taste in a collection of specimens of Spanish poets, "Tesoro de Poesias," (1605,) on which his reputation chiefly rests. He wrote the "Concealed Treasure," ("Tesoro escondido," 1644,) and other poems. Died in 1650.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova;" Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature."

Espinosa, de, dà es-pe-no'sa, (Don Diego,) an eminent Spanish statesman and cardinal, born in Old Castile in 1502. His ability and fame as a lawyer insured

his rapid promotion to the highest dignities and to the favour of Philip II., who made him president of the royal council (the highest place in the kingdom) and Inquisi-tor-General. In 1568 he was created a cardinal. He was an intolerant and relentless enemy of religious liberty and reform. For a few years he exercised almost unbounded influence over the king; but he lost the royal favour by his arrogance. Philip announced to him his disgrace by saying, "Cardinal, remember that I am the president." Espinosa died shortly after this blow, in 1572. The death of the king's son, Don Carlos, is imputed to him by some writers.

See Auberv, "Histoire des Cardinaux;" Prescott, "History of Philip II.," vol. iii. book vi. chap. i.; Motlev, "Rise of the Dutch Republic," vol. ii.

865

Espremesnil, d', (or Épréménil, d',) dà'pRà'mà'nèl', (JACQUES DUVAL,) a French economist, a son-in-law of the famous Dupleix, became chief of the supreme coun-

cil of Madras about 1746. Died in France in 1767.

Esprémesnil, d', (or Épréménil, d',) (JEAN JACQUES DUVAL,) a French advocate, a son of the preceding, was born at Pondicherry, in India, in 1746. He was richly endowed with personal and mental advantages. In 1787 he was one of the most eloquent and prominent mem-bers of the Parliament of Paris, and in 1789 he was one of the chief agitators of the popular party. In a contest between the court and the Parliament he asserted the rights of the latter so boldly that he was committed to custody. Having been deputed to the States-General by the noblesse of Paris, he changed his course, and in 1790 defended bravely the royal cause in the Assembly. He retired from that body in 1791. He was condemned by the Revolutionary Tribunal, and executed in 1794.

See Lamartine, "History of the Girondists;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Esprit, es'pre', (Jacques,) usually called the Abbe Esprit, born at Béziers, in France, in 1611. By his agreeable manners and conversation he gained the favour of Seguier and the Prince of Conti, who each gave him a large pension. Although only a mediocre writer, he was in 1639 admitted into the French Academy. The work called "Falsity of Human Virtues" is supposed to have been written by him. Died in 1678. See Nickron, "Mémoires;" TALLEMANT, "Historiettes."

Espronceda, de, dà és-pron-thā'då, (José,) a popular Spanish poet and politician, born near Almendralejo, in Estremadura, in 1810. In early youth he devoted himself to poetry and politics, and became so obnoxious to government by his radical principles, or his connection with a secret society, that he was imprisoned about the age of fifteen, and banished a few years later. He passed several years in London. In 1830 he fought with the popular party at the barricades of Paris. On the death of the Spanish king, in 1833, he returned to Madrid and entered the queen's body-guards. Again banished to Cuellar for a too free expression of his opinions, he there wrote his popular novel "Sancho Saldaña, or the Castellan of Cuellar," (1834.) A new régime having succeeded, he obtained his liberty, and returned to Madrid ceeded, he obtained his liberty, and returned to Madrid about 1835. He took an active part in the revolutionary contests of 1835–36. In 1841 he was appointed secretary of embassy to the Hague, and was elected a member of the Cortes, but died prematurely in 1842. The Spanish critics highly extol his "Hymn to the Sun," "Pirate," "Executioner," and "The Devil World," ("El Diablo-Mundo,") which was left unfinished. His poetry as company above the strength of the Burnis school. has some characteristics of the Byronic school. Among his works are poems entitled "El Pelayo," and "The Student of Salamanca,"

See Kennedy's "Modern Poets and Poctry of Spain."

Es'py, (James P.,) an American meteorologist, born in Washington county, Pennsylvania, in 1785. He published "The Philosophy of Storms," (1841,) and, among other opinions, maintained that rain might be produced by human agency in all kinds of weather. Died in

Esquirol, és'ke'rol', (JEAN ÉTIENNE DOMINIQUF,) a French physician, born at Toulouse in 1772. He founded at Paris in 1799 an asylum for the insane, which became a model institution. In 1817 he commenced a course of clinical lectures for mental maladies. He

appears to have rendered important services to humanity, and to have promoted a reform in the harsh regime to which the insane were subjected. He was chosen chief physician of the asylum at Charenton in 1826. In 1838 he published a work on insanity, "Des Maladies mentales," (2 vols.,) which is highly esteemed. Died in 1840.

Esquiros, (Henri Alphonse,) a French socialist, poet, and novelist, born in Paris in 1814. He published "Charlotte Corday," a novel, (1840,) "The Evangel of the People," "Songs of a Prisoner," (1841,) and a "History of the Mountain," (Montagnards,) (1847.) He was exiled for his political radicalism about December 2, 1851. In 1875, he came to live in Factorian. 1851. In 1855 he came to live in England, where he was employed as examiner to the council of military education. In 1869 he was returned to the Corps Législatif; the government of the national defence appointed him administrator of Bouches-du-Rhône, but he resigned in the following month. He died in May, 1876.

Ess, van, (KARL,) a Catholic theologian and Benedictine monk, born at Warburg, in Westphalia, in 1770-In co-operation with his cousin, Leander van Ess, he published a German version of the New Testament, (1807,) which was often reprinted. Died in 1824.

Ess, van, (LEANDER,) a theologian, born at Warburg in 1772; died about 1846.

Essarts, des, d\(\frac{1}{2}\) z\(\frac{2}{3}\) \(\frac{2}{3}\) (CHARLOTTE,) Countess of Romorentin, (ro'mo'r\(\frac{2}{3}\) n'\(\frac{1}{3}\) After being the mistress of Henry IV. of France, she became, in 1630, the wife of Marshal L'H\(\frac{2}{3}\) pital. Died in 1651.

Essarts, des, (Pierre,) a French politician, born about 1360, became provost of Paris in 1408, and superintendent of finances. He deserted the Duke of Burgundy, and joined the faction of Orléans.

executed in 1413.

Essé, d', dà'sà', (André de Montalembert—deh mon'ta'lon'bair',) one of the most valiant French captains of his time, was born in Poitou in 1483. He served in the Italian campaigns with such distinction that Francis I. chose him as his comrade in the tournament of 1520. In 1543 he defended Landrecy with success against Charles V., and in 1548 commanded in Scotland, where he gained some advantages over the English. He was killed at the siege of Therouanne in 1558.

See Brantôme, "Vies des grands Capitaines;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Essen, és'sen, (HANS HENRIK,) COUNT OF, a Swedish field-marshal, born in West Gothland in 1755. He was made governor of Stockholm about 1796, and grand equerry in 1800. He defended Stralsund against the French in 1807. Charles XIII., who came to the throne in 1809, appointed him a councillor of state, with the title of count, and sent him on an embassy to Paris. For his success against the Norwegians in 1814 he was made a field-marshal, and Governor of Norway. He was reputed one of the greatest Swedish generals of his time. Died in 1824.

See THIERS, "Histoire de l'Empire."

Essenius, es-sa'ne-us, (Andreas,) a Dutch divine, born at Bommel in 1618. He became professor of theology at Utrecht in 1653, and wrote, among many works, "Systema Theologicum," (1659.) Died in 1677.

ESSEX. See CAPEL, (ARTHUR,) and CROMWELL,

(THOMAS.)

Es'sex, (James,) an English architect, born at Cambridge in 1723, was educated at King's College. He acquired distinction by his skill in Gothic architecture, and by restoring the chapel of King's College. He also repaired other colleges in Cambridge, and the cathedrals of Ely and Lincoln. He wrote several approved works of Ely and Lincoln. He wrote several approved works on Architecture. Died in 1784.

Essex, (ROBERT DEVEREUX,) second EARL OF, born

at Netherwood in 1567, was the eldest son of Walter, the first Earl. He was educated at Cambridge. In 1587 he served as captain-general of cavalry in the army commanded by his stepfather, the Earl of Leicester. On the death of the latter, in 1588, Essex, whose person and manners were very agreeable, and who was endowed with many virtues, became the special favourite of the queen, and the rival of Raleigh. In 1590 he married a daughter

ney. He displayed courage and capacity in the victorious expedition against Cadiz in 1596, of which he commanded the land-forces, and Lord Effingham the navy. The next year he was named earl marshal of England. In 1598 he quarrelled with the queen, and, receiving from her a box on the ear, he indulged his pride and resentment so far as to withdraw from court for several months. In 1599 he was unsuccessful in an expedition against the Irish rebels, and again incurred the displeasure of the queen, who ordered him to be confined, intending to correct rather than ruin him. Having been examined before the privy council, he was suspended from office. Trusting to his general popularity, and led by his impetuous temper, he attempted to compel the queen by force to dismiss his enemies. For this purpose he marched with about two hundred retainers into London, and vainly invoked the aid of the citizens; he was arrested, convicted of treason, and executed in 1601. Elizabeth signed the warrant for his execution very reluctantly, and was in-consolable for his loss. He is admitted to have been by nature noble and generous; but his vanity, ambition, and imprudence rendered these advantages of no avail.

See W. B. DEVEREUX, "Lives and Letters of the Earls of Essex," etc.; Hume, "History of England," Clarendon, (Edward Hyde,) "The Characters of Robert, Earl of Essex, and George, Duke of Buckingham," 1700; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1853.

Essex, (ROBERT DEVEREUX,) third EARL OF, son of the preceding, was born in London in 1592, and restored to his father's rank and titles by James I. In 1605 he married Lady Frances Howard, who was only thirteen years of age. She indulged a passion for Lord Rochester, and procured a divorce from Essex, whom she hated. After several years spent in retirement at his country mansion, in 1620 he served in the army of the Elector Palatine in Holland, where he gave proof of military talents. Having inherited a share of his father's noble qualities, he became a popular favourite, and, in the troubles of Charles I.'s reign, encouraged the opposition. The king, however, in 1641 appointed him lord chamberlain, and lieutenant-general of a part of the When Charles fled from London, he ordered Essex to follow him; but the earl refused to do so, and was deprived of his commission. He was now the most popular leader of the Presbyterian party.

In 1642 the Parliament gave him the chief command of the army. The same year he fought the indecisive battle of Edgehill, and in 1643 besieged and took the fortified town of Reading. After suffering reverses in Cornwall, the army of Essex defeated the royalists at Newbury in 1644. He was considered too slow and vacillating by the more zealous republicans, who thought he was averse to a decisive triumph of their cause. They therefore passed the "Self-denying Ordinance," by which members of both Houses were excluded from command in the army, and Essex resigned in 1644. A pension of £10,000 was settled on him. At his death the title

£10,000 was settled on him. became extinct. Died in 1647.

See Hume, "History of England;" R. Codrington, "Life of Robert, Earl of Essex," 1645; "Lives of the Warriors of the Civil Wars of France and England," by Sir Edward Cust, London, 1867. Essex, (THOMAS CROMWELL,) EARL OF. See CROM-

Essex, (Walter Devereux,) first Earl of, an English statesman and commander of superior ability, born lish statesman and commander of superior ability, born in Caermarthenshire about 1540. He inherited, at the age of nineteen, the title of Viscount Hereford, and married Lettice Knollys or Knolles. To reward his military services against the "rebellion of the north" in 1569, he was created Earl of Essex in 1572. He became a great favourite with Queen Elizabeth, and was appointed commander of an army sent in 1573 to subdue the insurgents in Ulster. His success in this enterprise was hindered by the intrigues of his rival Leicester, or by the acts of the lord deputy. He resigned his command in 1572, but the lord deputy. He resigned his command in 1575, but was persuaded to return with the title of earl marshal of Ireland. He died at Dublin in 1576. His widow Lettice married the Earl of Leicester.

See HUME, "History of England."

Essling, PRINCE OF. See MASSENA.
Estaço, ês-tâ'so, (ACHILLE,) [Lat. ACHIL'LES STA'-TIUS,] a Portuguese poet and scholar, born at Vidigueira of Sir Francis Walsingham, and widow of Sir Philip Sid- in 1524. He studied at Louvain and Paris, became emi-

nent for learning, and obtained a chair in the college di Sapienza, at Rome. About 1562 Pope Pius IV. appointed him secretary of the Council of Trent. He also acted as Latin secretary to Pius V. He published a collection of elegant Latin verses, ("Sylvæ aliquot," 1549,) and notes on Horace's "Art of Poetry," on Catullus, Cicero, and other classic authors. Died in 1581.

See Gaspar Estaço, "Familia dos Estaços;" De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis."

Estaing, & 'tân', [It. STAGNO, stân'yo,] an ancient and noble family of Rouergue, in France. CHEVALIER D'ESTAING in 1214 saved Philip Augustus from imminent peril at the battle of Bouvines. FRANÇOIS, born in 1460, became Bishop of Rhodez in 1501, and died in 1529. JOACHIM, Count d'Estaing, born about 1617, was noted for military talents. He wrote a "Genealogical Account"

of his family. Died in 1688.

Estaing, d', dés'tán', (Charles Hector,) Count, a French admiral, was born in Auvergne in 1729. He served in India under De Lally about 1758. In 1763 he was chosen lieutenant-general of the naval armies, though his experience was gained in the land-service. In 1778, as vice-admiral, he commanded the fleet sent to aid the American republic. Just as this fleet met that of Lord Howe, near Rhode Island, in August, 1778, a violent storm separated them, with much damage to the French. Having captured the isle of Grenada, in 1779, he returned to France in 1780, and, as commandant of the national guard of Versailles in 1790–91, co-operated with La Fayette in efforts to save the lives of the king and queen. He was guillotined in April, 1794.

See LEBOUCHER, "Histoire de la Guerre de l'Independance des Etats-Unis;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Estampes. See ÉTAMPES.
Estampes-Valençay. See ÉTAMPES-VALENÇAY.
Estancelin, ½s'tôns'lân', (Louis,) a French writer
on commerce, navigation, etc., born at Eu in 1777.
Est'court, (RICHARD,) an English actor, born at

Tewkesbury in 1668, performed in London with success as a comedian, and excelled in mimicry. He was purveyor of the Beefsteak Club, and is favourably mentioned in the "Tatler" and "Spectator." He wrote "The Fair Example," a comedy. Died in 1713.

See BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica."

Este, ês'te or ês'tà, one of the most illustrious sovereign houses of Italy, and perhaps the most ancient among those which have preserved their power and titles to the present time. The following are a few of the prominent persons who have inherited the marquisate of Este, or the duchies of Ferrara and Módena. Among the first who appears on record is OBERTO I., who pos-sessed fiefs in Tuscany and Lunigiana, and married the daughter of Otho, King of Italy. He died about 972, and left a son, OBERTO II., who ruled Lunigiana and Obertenga. ALBERTAZZO II., who succeeded about 1020, added to the above the fiefs of Este, Rovigo, and other small towns of Lombardy, and married a princess of the great German house of Guelph or Welf. Their son, styled GUELPH IV., was invested in 1071 with the duchy of Bavaria, and is the ancestor of the royal line of Brunswick and Hanover. OBIZZO, who began to reign in 1137, was the first who assumed the title Marquis of Este. In 1208 the citizens of Ferrara, then a republic, elected Azzo VI., Marquis of Este, as their sovereign. During the civil war which raged between the Guelphs and Ghibelines in the thirteenth century, the Marquis of Este, Azzo VII., was the chief of the former faction. He reigned with glory from 1215 to 1264. OBIZZO II. succeeded in 1264 to the titles of Marquis of Este and Lord of Ferrara. In 1288 a deputation from Módena offered to him the perpetual sovereignty of their city,—an example which was followed by Reggio. Died in 1293. ALFONZO I., Duke of Ferrara and of Módena, a son of Ercole I., was an able statesman and warriors. He reigned from 1505 to 1534, and married the famous Lucretia Borgia. He was involved in war with the pope Julius II., who took from him Módena and Reggio; but Charles V. in 1531 confirmed his rights over those cities. His son, ERCOLE (or HERCULES) II., succeeded him in 1534, and married Renée, daughter of Louis XII. of France. He died in 1559. Cardinal IPPOLITO, a brother Died in 1833.

of Alfonzo I., was accounted the greatest patron of learning in his time. Died in 1520. ALFONZO II., who succeeded his father in 1559, tarnished his fame by the imprisonment of Tasso, who had been an ornament of his court. Having died without issue in 1597, and named his cousin Cesare as heir, the pope claimed Ferrara as devolved to the sea of Rome by which it has since been devolved to the see of Rome, by which it has since been held. Cesare, Duke of Módena, transferred the court from Ferrara to Módena. He died in 1628, and was succeeded by his son, Alfonzo III., who, after a short reign, abdicated and turned monk. Francis I., son of Alfonzo III., succeeded in 1629, and died in 1658, leaving the duchy to his son, Alfonzo IV. The latter had a daughter, Mary, who was married to James II. of England, and a son, Francis II., who succeeded in 1662. He died without issue in 1694, when his uncle, Cardinal RINALDO, became the heir. By the marriage of the latter with Charlotte, daughter of the Duke of Brunswick, two branches of the house of Este, which had been separated since 1070, were reunited. He died in 1737. His son, FRANCIS III., Duke of Módena, etc., born in 1698, companded the Sparish armies in Italy in the way of the manded the Spanish armies in Italy in the war of the Austrian succession. Died in 1780. ERCOLE III., (1727–1803,) a son of the preceding, married the Duchess of Massa-Carrara, and left an only child, Maria Beatrice, who became the wife of Ferdinand, Archduke of Austria. In 1797 the duchy of Módena was annexed to the Cisal-pine republic by the treaty of Campo Formio. By the peace of Paris, (1814,) FRANCIS IV., son of Maria Bea-trice, recovered his dominions, which he left at his death, in 1846, to his son, FRANCIS V. (See FRANCIS V.)

See SISMONDI, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes;" POMPEO LITTA, "Famiglie celebri Italiane;" CRAWFURD, "History of the House of Este," London, 1681.

Este, es'te, (Rev. Charles,) an English writer, born in 1753, was ordained in 1777, and became one of the chaplains at Whitehall. He was one of the editors of "The World," a daily journal, and published a "Journey through Flanders, Germany," etc., (1795.) Died in 1829.

Este, d', d'és'tà, (Cardinal IPPOLITO,) an Italian pre-

late, born in 1479, was a brother of Alfonzo I., Duke of Módena, and was noted as a patron of learned men. Ariosto passed a long time in his service. Died in 1520.

See MURATORI, "Annali d'Italia."

Esterhazy or Eszterházy, ês-ter-há'ze, a noble family of Hungary, which traces its origin to Paul d'Esteras, who lived in the tenth century, and has produced in the space of eight hundred years many eminent men. in the space of eight hundred years many eminent men. The most celelebrated of these was PAUL ESTERHAZY DE GALANTHA, son of Nicholas, born at Kis-Martony (or Eisenstadt) in 1635. He displayed literary talents at a very early age, and served in the Austrian army with such success that he was made a field-marshal before he was thirty years old. In 1681 Count Esterhazy was elected Governor-General or Palatine of Hungary, and in 1686 took Buda from the Turks. He co-operated with the Austrian court in the subversion of civil and religious liberty. He was created a prince of the Holy Roman. liberty. He was created a prince of the Holy Roman Empire in 1687. He used his great wealth in the liberal patronage of art and literature. Died in 1713.

Esterhazy or Eszterhazy, (NICHOLAS JOSEPH,) grandson of Paul, born in 1714, succeeded in 1762 to his titles and estates. He was a knight of the Golden Fleece, privy councillor, and field-marshal-general. In 1783 the dignity of prince, which was previously confined to the eldest son of the family, was extended to all his descendants. He patronized literature and the arts, es-

pecially music, and collected at his palace of Eisenstadt the first musicians of his time. Died in 1790.

Esterhazy de Galantha, &-ter-hâ'ze dà gâ-lân'tâ, (NICHOLAS,) PRINCE, a magnate of Hungary, born in 1765, was a son of the preceding. He married in 1783 the Princess of Lichtenstein. In 1792, as ambassador to the election of Francis II, he displayed extraordinary magnificence. For his alacrity in defending the Austrian throne against the French, about 1797, he was made a field-marshal and privy councillor, and was employed in diplomatic missions to Paris, London, and Saint Petersburg from 1801 to 1816. His immense revenues enabled him to support a liberal, or rather a prodigal, expenditure.

Esterhazy de Galantha, (PAUL ANTONY,) a son of the preceding, was born in 1786. He represented Austria at the court of London from 1815 to 1818 and from 1830 to 1838. He favoured the national movement which preceded the revolution of 1848, and held office for a short time in the Batthyanyi ministry, but resigned before the war began. He owned larger estates in land

than any other subject of Austria. Died in 1866.

Esther, ĉs'ter, [Heb. אסתר,] a Jewess, whose original name was HADAS'SAH, (or, according to some writers, Edissa,) and who is supposed to have lived about 450 B.C. at Susa, (Shushan,) the capital of Persia. She was a cousin and adopted daughter of Mordecai, and on account of her beauty was selected as the queen of Ahasuerus, King of Persia, who is supposed to be the Artaxerxes Longimanus of profane history. She has the honour of giving her name to a canonical book of the Bible. The authorship of this book is not ascertained.

See A. NICCOLAI, "L'Ester, Dissertazione," Florence, 1765.

Estienne. See ÉTIENNE.

Es'tī-us or van Est, vān ēst, (WILLEM,) a Dutch Catholic divine, born at Gorkum in 1542, was a professor of theology in Douay. He wrote commentaries on the Epistles, and other theological works. Died in 1613

Estocart, L', les'to'kar', (Charles,) a French sculp-

tor, who worked in Paris about 1650.

Estocq. See Lestocq. **Estoile.** See Étoile, de l'.

Estor, ês'tor, (Johann Georg,) a German jurist and legal writer, born in Hesse in 1699, became professor of law at Jena in 1735. Died in 1773.

Estourmel, d', dês'toor'mêl', (Alexandre Crear

LOUIS,) COMTE, a French legislator, born in Paris in 1780. He was one of the twenty-nine deputies who gave the influence of their names to the insurgents who dethroned Charles X. In 1833 he was sent on a mission to the United States, from which he soon returned.

Estourmel, d', (François de Sales Maria Joseph Louis,) Comte, a French traveller, brother of the preceding born in 1822 died in 1822.

Louis,) Comte, a French traveller, brother of the preceding, born in 1783; died in 1852.

Estourmel, d', (Louis Marie,) Marquis, born in Picardy, France, in 1744. As a member of the Constituent Assembly, he opposed the Revolution. He afterwards served in the army of the Rhine, and became a general of division. In 1805 and in 1811 he was chosen a member of the legislative body. Died in 1823.

Estouteville, d', des toot vel', (Guillaume,) a French prelate, born in 1402. He obtained successively six

prelate, born in 1403. He obtained successively six bishoprics, some of which were in Italy, and was at the same time Archbishop of Rouen. He built the towers of the cathedral of Rouen. Died in 1483.

Estrada, de, dà és-trà'dà, (BARTOLOMÉ RUIZ,) a Spanish pilot, who served under Pizarro in South America. He conducted Pizarro and Almagro to the Rio

Peru about 1525.
Estrades, d', dés'tråd', (Godefroi,) Comte, an able French general and negotiator, born at Agen in 1607, was employed in several foreign missions from 1637 to 1647. As lieutenant-general, he commanded at the siege of Dunkirk in 1652, and at Rochelle in 1653. He was sent as ambassador to England in 1661, and obtained the cession of Dunkirk to France. For his military services in Holland from 1672 to 1675 he was created marshal of France. He negotiated on the part of France the peace of Nymwegen in 1678, and was chosen governor of the Duke of Chartres in 1685. He was reputed one of the ablest negotiators of his time. Died in 1686.

See MIGNET, "Négociations relatives à la Succession d'Espagne;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" and his "Lettres, Mémoires,"
etc., published by J. Aymon, 5 vols., 1709.

Estrées, d', dês'trà', (ANTOINE,) a son of Jean, (the first of that name,) noticed below, was at one time grand master of artillery, and defended Noyon against the Duke of Mayenne in 1593. Henry IV. for this service appointed him Governor of the Isle of France.

Estrées, d', (CÉSAR,) CARDINAL, a son of François Annibal, and grandson of the preceding, was born in 1628. Soon after graduating in the Sorbonne, he was appointed Bishop of Laon. Having been made a cardinal he was sent as minister to Rome, where he con-

dinal, he was sent as minister to Rome, where he con-

curred in the election of Innocent XI. in 1676. He was a member of the French Academy. Died in 1714.
See D'ALEMBERT, "Histoire des Membres de l'Académie."

Estrées, d', (François Annibal,) a French general and peer, born in 1573, was the son of Antoine, and brother of Gabrielle. He was for a short time Bishop of Noyon, but exchanged the church for the army, in which his talents and services procured for him a marshal's bâton in 1626. Richelieu sent him to Rome as envoy extraordinary in 1636. He officiated as constable at the coronation of Louis XIV., who soon after created him Duke of Estrées. Died in 1670.

See BAZIN, "Histoire de Louis XIII;" J. CHASSEBRAS, "Éloge de F. A. Duc d'Estrées," 1687.

Estrées, d', (GABRIELLE,) a beautiful French lady, born about 1571, was the daughter of Antoine, and sister of the preceding, the first Duke of Estrées. She became the mistress of Henry IV., who designed to marry her and raise her to the throne; but she died suddenly in 1599. It is said that he was more attached to her than to any other woman, and that his partiality was merited by her amiable qualities.

See Tallemant des Réaux, "Historiettes;" Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi;" Lamothe-Langon, "Mémoires de G. d'Estrées," 2 vols., 1829.

Estrées, d', (Jean,) a skilful French officer, born in 1486 of a noble family in Picardy. He followed Francis I. to the battles of Marignano, (1515,) Pavía, (1525,) and Cerisoles, (1544.) In 1550 he was chosen grand master and captain-general of the artillery. He embraced the Reformed doctrines, and became attached to the cause of Henry of Navarre. Died in 1571.

See Brantôme, "Vies des grands Capitaines;" Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Estrées, d', (JEAN,) COMTE, a French marshal, a son of François Annibal, was born in 1624. As lieutenant-general, he commanded a corps-d'armée at Valenciennes in 1655. Having entered into the marine service, he became a vice-admiral in 1670, and commanded the French fleet at Solebay against De Ruyter in 1672. He gained advantages over the Dutch at Cayenne and Tobago in 1676-77, and was made a marshal of France in 1681, being the first naval officer who ever obtained that rank. Died in 1707, leaving a son, Victor Marie. See Léon Guérin, "Les Marins illustres dela France;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Estrées, d', (Jean,) a French courtier and priest, nephew of Cardinal d'Estrées, was born in Paris in 1666. He was ambassador to Spain in 1703, and succeeded Boileau in the French Academy in 1711. The king appointed him in 1716 successor to Fénelon as Archibilm of Cambras hat he did he did her eigensparent. bishop of Cambray; but he died before his consecration,

Estrées, d', (Louis César Letellier-leh-tà/le-à/,) COMTE, born in 1697, was a nephew (sister's son) of Victor Marie, and was styled in youth CHEVALIER DE LOUVOIS. He was a grandson of the famous minister Louvois. In 1739 he assumed the name of Comte d'Estrées. As lieutenant-general, he served with dis-tinction in Flanders from 1744 to 1748. In 1756 he became a marshal of France, received the chief com-mand of the army in Germany, and defeated the Duke of Cumberland near Hastenbeck in 1757. He died, without issue, in 1771. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Estrées, d', (VICTOR MARIE,) Duc, an admiral, the son of Jean, noticed above, was born in Paris in 1660. He obtained in 1684 the reversion of the vice-admiralty He obtained in 1684 the reversion of the vice-admiralty possessed by his father. At the death of his uncle, in 1687, he inherited the title of duke. In 1690 he destroyed the fleet of the English admiral Torrington. In the war of the Spanish succession he commanded the fleet sent to aid Philip V. of Spain. He was made a marshal of France in 1703, and a member of the French Academy about 1714. He was a good scholar and a patron of learning. Died in 1737.

See L. Guérin, "Les Marins illustres de la France;" Hennroun, "Biographie maritime;" René Biet, "Éloge de M. le Maréchal d'Estrées," 1739.

Fistrella, és-trêl'vå. (IUAN CRISTOVAL Calvete—

Estrella, ês-trêl'yâ, (Juan Cristoval Calvete—kâl-vā'tà,) a Spaniard, who wrote a "Narrative of the Voyage of Philip of Spain to Flanders in 1549."

86g

Danish writer, born about 1794; died in 1846.

Eszterhazy. See Esterhazy. Étampes, à'tômp', or Estampes, à'tômp', (Anne,) Duchess of, called at first Mademoiselle de Heilly, a French lady, born in 1508. She was a mistress of Francis I., over whom her beauty and talents acquired great influence. She was complimented as "the fairest among the learned, and the most learned among the fair." Died about 1576.

Etampes or Estampes, d', (JACQUES,) Marquis de Ferté-Imbaut, a French general, born in 1590. He displayed skill and courage in many campaigns in Flanders, and was lieutenant-general at the battle of Lens in 1648. He became a marshal of France in 1651. Died

in 1668.
Étampes or Estampes-Valençay, d', dà'tômp'
a naval officer, born in Paris in va'lon'sa', (Henri,) a naval officer, born in Paris in 1603, commanded the French squadron which blockaded Rochelle under the orders of Richelieu. In 1652 he was sent as ambassador to Rome by Louis XIV., and in 1670 was chosen grand prior of France. Died in 1678.

See Morker, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Etchegoyen, å'chå'go'e'ên', a French philosopher, born near Pau (Béarn) about 1786. He published a work entitled "On Unity, or a Philosophic Treatise on the Identity of the Principles of Mathematics, General Grammar, and the Christian Religion," (4 vols., 1836–42,) which is highly commended. Died in 1843.

Etcheverri. See Echéverri.
Étéocle. See Eteocles.
E-te'o-clēš, [Gr. Ἐτεοκλῆς; Fr. Ετέοcle, ἀ'tà'okl',]

a son of Œdipus, after whose death he and his brother Polynices agreed to reign alternately at Thebes. Eteo-Adrastus, who espoused his cause and led the expedition of the Seven against Thebes. Eteocles was killed by Polynices in a single combat.

Etex, 4'teks', (Antoine,) a successful French sculptor, born in Paris in 1808. Among his works are statues of Charlemagne at the Luxembourg, Saint Augustine at the Madeleine, busts of Châteaubriand and Cavaignac, and two colossal groups which decorate the Arc de l'Étoile.

Eth'el-bâld, King of Mercia, who began to reign in 1864 b. was one of the most emigent princes who ruled

716 A.D., was one of the most eminent princes who ruled this part of the Heptarchy. He was defeated by Cuthred, King of Wessex, in 754 and in 757, and soon after was killed by Beornred, one of his officers.

Ethelbald, King of Wessex, or of the Anglo-Saxons, was the eldest surviving son of Ethelwolf, and brother of Alfred the Great. While his father was absent from the kingdom in 855, Ethelbald aspired to the throne with such success that Ethelwolf, for the sake of peace, ceded to him the kingdom of Wessex. He married his father's widow, Judith of France. Died in 860, and was succeeded by his brother Ethelbert.

widow, Judith of France. Died in 860, and was succeeded by his brother Ethelbert.

Eth/el-bert, King of Kent, son of Hermenric, began to reign about 560 A.D. By a victory over Ceaulin, King of Wessex, he obtained the ascendency in the Heptarchy. Before the death of his father he married Bertha of Paris, a French princess, who was a zealous Christian and gained great influence over the king and people. The conversion of Ethelbert, with many of his subjects, was completed by the agency of a Roman monk, Augustine, who arrived in 597. Under Ethelbert's wise reign the kingdom was prosperous. He was the author of the first written laws among the Anglo-Saxons. Died in 616.

See LINGARD'S "History of England."

Ethelbert, King of the Anglo-Saxons, a son of Ethel-wolf, succeeded his brother Ethelbald in 860 A.D. During the life of his father, in 852, he had been made king or regent of Kent, Essex, and Sussex, to which Wessex was added at the death of Ethelbald. The kingdom was infested by the Danes during his reign. He died in 865 or 866, and left the throne to his brother, Ethelred.

Ethefleda. See ELFLEDA.

Eth/el-frid or A/del-frid, King of Northumbria, began to reign in 593 A.D. He was killed in battle fighting against Redwald in 617.

Eth-el-givea a ambitious concubing of Edwar King.

Estrup, ês'troop, (Hektor Frederik Janson,) a the jealousy of his subjects, who put her to death in 958

Ethelnoth. See AGELNOTH.
Eth/el-red I., written also Æthelred, King of Wessex, and head of the Saxon Heptarchy, the fourth son of Ethelwolf, became king in 866 A.D. In the same year a large army of Danes invaded the island, and in a few years had conquered about half of the kingdom. In 870 the English under Alfred defeated the Danes at Ash-Tree Hill. The next year the Danes defeated the English at Merton, where Ethelred received a mortal wound. His brother, Alfred the Great, was his successor.

Ethelred II., written also Æthelred, surnamed THE UNREADY, King of the Anglo-Saxons, was the son of Edgar and Elfrida. He was born about 968 A.D., and succeeded his half-brother, Edward the Martyr, in 978. The crimes of Elfrida rendered the people disaffected to her son, who was accepted only because there was no other heir. His reign was perhaps the most disastrous and inglorious in English history. The kingdom was repeatedly ravaged by the Danes, who, after extorting large sums of money as the price of peace, soon returned for more, and demanded each time a larger tribute. In 1002 Ethelred ordered a general massacre of the Danish settlers in his realm, which was avenged by Sweyn, King of the Danes, who took London in 1014. Ethelred then fled to the court of the Duke of Normandy, whose sister Emma he had married. He died in 1016, leaving two sons, Edmund Ironside and Edward the Confessor, who

Solis, Editional Holiside and Edward the Collessol, who became kings.

See Hume, "History of England," vol. i. chap. ii.; Freeman,
"Norman Conquest," vol. i. chap. v.

Eth'el-werd or Eth'el-ward, an Anglo-Saxon
writer of the eleventh century, wrote a "History of the
Anglo-Saxons," in Latin.

Eth'ell wold a learned Anglo-Saxon, realete born

Eth'el-wold, a learned Anglo-Saxon prelate, born

Eth'el-wold, a learned Anglo-Saxon prelate, born about 925, was a friend of Dunstan. He became Bishop of Winchester in 963, founded several monasteries, and made a reform in the monastic orders by the expulsion of married priests. Died in 984.

Eth'el-wolf, (eth'el-wöolf,) King of Wessex, or of the Saxon Heptarchy, the eldest son of Egbert, began to reign in 836 A.D. The country in this reign was harassed by frequent invasions of the Danes, who in 851 plundered London. Soon after this they were defeated with great loss at Okeley by Ethelwolf. He had five sons, Ethelstan, (who died before his father,) Ethelbald, Ethelbert, Ethelred, and Alfred the Great. In 856 he married Judith of France, daughter of Charles the Bald, and resigned Wessex to Ethelbald. Died in 858. Wessex to Ethelbald. Died in 858.

See WILLIAM OF MALMESBURY, "De Gestis Regum Anglorum." Ethelwolf, an Anglo-Saxon monk of the eighth and ninth centuries, born before 770, wrote a metrical history of the Abbots, etc. of the monastery of Lindisfarne, which

or the Addoors, etc. or the monastery of Lindisfarne, which is of some historical value, and has some interest as the only specimen of Anglo-Latin poetry of that period.

Eth'er-ege or Etheridge, (Sir George,) an English wit and dramatic author, born about 1636, wrote several licentious and successful comedies, among which are "Love in a Tub," and "Sir Fopling Flutter, or the Man of Mode." James II. sent him as minister to Ratisbon about 1687. Died about 1690.

See BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica."

Etheridge. See ETHEREGE. Ethicus. See ÆTHICUS.

Ethicus. See ATHICUS.

Éthra, the French of ÆTHRA, which see.

Eth'ryg, written also Etheridge, [Lat. Edry'cus,]
(George,) was professor of Greek at Oxford in 1553.

He published a Latin version of Justin Martyr, and several other works. He was a zealous Catholic.

Étienne, à'te'ên', written also Estienne, (ANTOINE,)

Siteme, a te en', written asso Estleine, (ANTOINE,) son of Paul, noticed below, was born in Geneva in 1594. In 1614 he obtained the title of printer to the King of France, with a pension of 500 livres, and published many valuable editions of ancient authors. Died in 1674. Ettenne, a'te'ên', or Estienne, (CHARLES,) a scholar and physician, born in Paris about 1504. In 1551 he engaged in printing in Paris, and was appointed printer to the king. His editions were models of tynography and

fighting against Redwald in 617.

Eth-el-gi'va, an ambitious concubine of Edwy, King of the Anglo-Saxons. Her influence over Edwy excited rus Ciceronis," (1557,) and other works. Died in 1564.

Étienne, (CHARLES GUILLAUME,) a French dramatic poet, born at Chamouilly in 1778. He produced in 1807 the successful comedy of "Brueys et Palaprat." His comedy of "Two Sons-in-Law" ("Deux Gendres") opened to him the French Academy in 1811. After the restoration he became editor of the "Constitutionnel," which he rendered one of the most popular of the liberal organs of Paris. His "Letters on Paris," which appeared in the "Minerve," were read with avidity. He sat in the Chamber of Deputies from 1822 to 1839, when he was raised to the peerage. He was author of numerous comedies and operas. Died in 1845.

See Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi;" Léon Thiessé, "M. Étienne; Essai biographique et littéraire," 1853; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Étienne or Estienne, [Eng. STE'PHENS; Lat. STEPH'-ANUS,] (HENRY I.,) born in Paris about 1470 or 1460, was the head of a remarkable family of printers and scholars, who greatly promoted the progress of learning by the issue of good editions of classic authors. He began to print books about 1503, and chose the device "Plus olei quam vini," ("More oil than wine.") His publications were chiefly scientific or theological. He died in 1520, leaving three sons, Francis, Robert, and Charles. Simon de Colines married his widow, and continued the business

in partnership with Francis.

Étienne or Estienne, (HENRY II.,) son of Robert Étienne, (the first of that name,) born in Paris in 1528, is considered by some the most eminent of the whole family. In childhood he showed a remarkable aptitude in acquiring the Latin and Greek languages, and about the age of eighteen he began to assist his father in his business. In 1547 he visited Italy, where he passed three years in the search of ancient literary treasures. He established a press in Paris about 1556, and adopted as his emblem the olive-tree. At the death of his father, in 1559, Henry appears to have removed to Geneva and to have taken charge of his father's establishment. The number of works which he printed and edited is immense. His celebrated Greek "Thesaurus," or "Dictionary," (1572,) would alone insure him an enduring reputation. The learned bestowed on this the highest eulogies; but the sale of it was retarded by its great price, (especially after an abridgement was published by Scapula,) and the author was involved in pecuniary difficulties. He published, among others, editions of Herodotus, Æschylus, Plato, Horace, Virgil, Pliny, and Plutarch. In the latter part of his time he led a wandering life, passing several years in Paris, and in other parts of France. He professed the Reformed religion, and was one of the most learned men that have ever lived. He died in Lyons in 1598, leaving one son, Paul, and a daughter, who was the wife of Isaac Casaubon.

See MAITTAIRE, "Stephanorum Historia," 1709; RENOUARD, "Annales des Estienne," 1843; FIRMIN DIDOT, "Observations sur Henri Estienne," 1826; Léon FEUGÈRE, "Essai sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de H. Estienne," 1853; "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1865; also Ambrose FIRMIN DIDOT'S notice in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Étienne or Estienne, (HENRY III.,) son of Robert, (the second of that name,) became treasurer of the French royal palaces. He had a son Henry, who had some reputation as a poet, and was the author of the "Art of making Devices" and "The Triumphs of Louis

Etienne or Estienne, (PAUL,) son of Henry Étienne, (the second of that name,) born at Geneva in 1566, applied himself to the same pursuits in which his ancestors had acquired such fame. After travelling for several years in various countries of Europe, he returned to Geneva, and became successor to his father in 1599. He produced fine editions of Euripides, Sophocles, and other classic

authors. Died about 1627.
Étienne or Estienne, (ROBERT I.,) born in Paris in 1503, was one of the most celebrated printers of this family, and one of the most excellent scholars of his time. He was well versed in Latin, Greek, and Hebrew. In 1526 he established a press, from which he issued editions of the classics that were superior to all former editions and in many cases were enriched with notes and prefaces by himself. In 1532 he published an edition of the Bible in Latin, and in the same year an important

original work, "Thesaurus Linguæ Latinæ," which has often been reprinted. In 1539 he was appointed printer to the king. As Étienne was a Protestant, this favour excited the jealousy of the doctors of the Sorbonne, who instigated a charge of heresy against him; but he was protected by Francis I. as long as the latter lived. After the accession of Henry II., (1547,) the vexations to which he was subjected by the Catholics, who wished to ston the sale of his Bible induced him to remove to to stop the sale of his Bible, induced him to remove to Geneva in 1552. He compiled the first "Latin-French Dictionary," (1543.) which was much esteemed. His contemporaries ranked him among the greatest scholars that ever lived. He died in 1559, leaving three sons, Henry, Robert, and Francis.

See MAITTAIRE, "Stephanorum Historia," 1709; NICERON, "Mémoires;" A. F. DIDOT's article in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" and his "Essai sur la Typographie;" also "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1865.

Étienne or Estienne, (ROBERT II.,) son of the preceding, born in Paris about 1530. As he preferred the old religion, he refused to follow his father to Geneva, and opened a printing-office in Paris about 1556. In 1561 he received the title of printer to the king. Died in 1571, leaving two sons, Robert and Henry.

Etienne or Estienne, (ROBERT III.,) son of the preceding, was born in Paris, and commenced business as a printer in 1572. He was a man of talents and cul-

as a printer in 1572. He was a man of talents and cultivation, and author of several poetical pieces. He translated the "Rhetoric" of Aristotle into French.

Died about 1630.

See Greswell, "Parisian Greek Press;" A. A. Renouard, "Annales des Estienne," 1843; DIDOT, "Essai sur la Typographie."

Étienne de Blois. See Stephen, King of England.

Etienne de Tournay, A'te-ên' deh took'na', a French prelate, born at Orléans in 1132; died in 1203.

Étoile or Estoile, de l', deh la'twal', (CLAUDE,) born in Paris about 1597, was the son of Pierre, noticed below. He was one of the first members of the French Academy, and enjoyed the favour of Cardinal Richelieu. His principal productions were "The Fair Slave," a tragi-comedy,

and some fugitive poems. Died in 1651.

Étoile or Estoile, de l', (PIERRE,) a French chronicler, born in Paris about 1544, was a crier (grand audiencier) of the chancery. He left a promiscuous journal of events, anecdotes, manners, customs, etc. during the reigns of Henry III. and Henry IV., (1574-1610,) which was published, the first part in 1621 and the second part in 1719. It is highly prized by antiquaries and students of history, and appears to have been written with candour. Died in 1611.

See Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Ettmüller, et'mül'ler, (ERNST MORITZ LUDWIG,) a German philologist, born at Gersdorf, near Löbau, in 1802. He is distinguished for his researches in ancient German literature. In 1833 he became professor of German at Zurich. He published, besides editions of old German poets, several epic poems, among which is "The Chiefs of the Royal German Houses," ("Deutsche Stammhönige", 1844) also an "Anglo Say Levicon". Stammkönige," 1844,) also an "Anglo-Saxon Lexicon,"

Ettmüller, (MICHAEL,) an eminent German physician, born at Leipsic in 1644. He graduated in 1668, and became a member of the Faculty of Medicine in 1676. He acquired great popularity as professor of botany and surgery in Leipsic. His works were often reprinted, with the title of "Opera Omnia." Died in 1683.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ettmüller, (MICHAEL ERNST,) a son of the preceding, was born at Leipsic in 1673. He practised in Leipsic, and was successively professor of anatomy, physiology, and medicine in the university of that city. Died in 1732. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Et'ty, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English historical painter, born at York in 1787, was a pupil of Sir Thomas Lawrence. He visited Italy in 1816, and again in 1822, and copied with rapidity many of the old masters. His picture of "Cleopatra arriving in Cilicia," exhibited in the Academy in 1821, was very successful. In 1824 he was elected an associate of the Royal Academy. His favourite subjects were nude female figures. He attained a high rank among English painters, and is considered

unrivalled as a colorist. Among his best productions are "Pandora crowned by the Seasons," (1824,) "The Combat: Woman pleading for the Vanquished," (1825,) "Joan of Arc," "Ulysses and the Sirens," and "The Judgment of Paris," (1826.) In 1848 a collection of one hundred and thirty of his pictures was exhibited in

London. Died in 1849.

See his "Autobiography;" A. GILCHRIST, "Life of William Etty," 1855; "Fraser's Magazine" for August, 1855.

Eubœus, ū-bee'us, [Εὐβοιος,] of Paros, a celebrated Greek writer of parodies, lived about 350 B.C. His works

Eubulide. See EUBULIDES.

Eū-bu'lǐ-dēš, [Gr. Εὐδουλίσης; Fr. EUBULIDE, Uh'bü'-lèd',] a Greek philosopher of the Megaric school, was a native of Miletus and an adversary of Aristotle. He flourished probably about 350 B.C. He was the reputed author of several sophistical syllogisms, among which was the *sorites*, and was one of the successors of Euclid in the school of Megara.

See Mallet, "Histoire de l'École de Mégare."

Eubulides, [Εὐβουλίδης,] a Greek statuary of uncertain date. He made a group of statues of Apollo,

Athena, Zeus, and the Muses, which he dedicated in a temple at Athens. This group was found in 1837. **Eū-bu'lus**, [Εὐβουλος,] an eminent Greek comic poet of the middle comedy, lived at Athens about 375 B.C. He composed many comedies on mythological subjects, and in simple, elegant language. Small fragments of his works are extant.

See CLINTON, "Fasti Hellenici."

Eu-che'rī-us, [Fr. Eucher, uh'shair',] a native of Gaul, became Bishop of Lyons about 434 A.D. He wrote several religious works, which are extant. Died about

Eucleides or Euclides. See Euclid.
Eu'clid, Eū-clī'dēš, Eū-klī'dēš or Eū-cleī'dēš,
[Gr. Εὐκλείδης; Fr. Euclide, uh'klèd',] of Alexan-DRIA, a celebrated Greek geometer, whose name is nearly only scanty information. He taught mathematics in the capital of Egypt in the reign of the first Ptolemy, (323–283 B.C.,) and appears to have been a disciple of the Platonic philosophy. Having been asked by Ptolemy if geometry could be mastered by some easier method than the ordinary one, he returned the witty and celebrated answer, "There is no royal road to geometry." He was the editor or author of the most ancient systems of geometry. the editor or author of the most ancient systems of geometry which are extant, and surpassed all competitors in the luminous exposition of his theorems and the rigorous order of his demonstrations. For about two thousand years no improvement was made on his labours, and his Elements were considered an almost perfect standard.

See DELAMBRE," Histoire de l'Astronomie ancienne;" MONTUCLA, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" SMITH, "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography and Mythology."

Euclid, Fuclides, Fuklides, or Eucleides, [Gr. Εὐκλείδης; Fr. EUCLIDE,] of Meg'ARA, a Greek philosopher, an eminent disciple of Socrates, flourished about 400 B.C. He also derived some of his doctrines from the Eleatic school. On the death of Socrates, 399 B.C., he removed to Megara, where he founded the school called Megaric or Dialectic. He appears to have combined in his system the ethics of Socrates with the ontology or metaphysics of the Flortics. In the fifteenth century or metaphysics of the Eleatics. In the fifteenth century he was often confounded with Euclid the great geometer.

See MALLET, "Histoire de l'École de Mégare;" G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy;" "Dictionnaire des Sciences philosophiques."

Euclide. See EUCLID and EUCLIDES.

Eū-clī'dēš or Eū-clēi'dēš [Gr. Εὐκλείδης; Fr. EU-CLIDE, uh'kled'] was archon of Athens in 403 B.C. During his archonship the ancient laws of Solon were restored. **Euclides**, an Athenian sculptor, mentioned by Pan-

sanias, lived about 372 B.C.

Euclides, a Spartan general, a brother of Cleomenes III., was killed at the battle of Sellasia, 223 B.C.

Euclides, (the geometrician.) See Euclid of Alex-

Euclides, (the philosopher.) See EUCLID OF MEG-

Eū'cra-tēš, [Gr. Εὐκράτης; Fr. Eucrate, uh'krất',]

An Athenian general, a brother of Nicias, lived about 420 B.C. He was put to death by the Thirty Tyrants.

Eucratide. See Eucratides.

Eu-crat'i-des, [Gr. Εὐκρατίδης; Fr. Eucratide, uh'-krāted',] a powerful king of Bactria, reigned probably between 180 and 150 B.C., and was contemporary with Mithridates I. of Parthia. He waged war against Demetrius, King of India, and made extensive conquests in the northern part of that empire. He was assassinated by his own son.

Eūc-te'mon, [Εὐκτήμων,] an Athenian astronomer, who lived about 432 B.C., was a friend and associate of Meton, the inventor of the cycle of nineteen years. corrected the time assigned by Hesiod for the heliacal

setting of the Pleiades.

Eudæmon, ū-dee'mon, (Johannes Andreas,) born in the isle of Candia about 1560, came to Rome in his in the isle of Candia about 1560, came to Rome in his youth, and joined the Jesuits in 1581. He was a professor of philosophy and rector of the Greek College in Rome. He wrote an apology for Henry Garnet, an English Jesuit, which was answered by Isaac Casaubon, and he was the reputed author of a libel against Louis XIII. of France, "Ad Ludovicum XIII. Admonitio," (1625.) Died in 1625.

Eū-dam'ī-das, [Εὐδαμίδας,] a Spartan general, who lived between 400 and 375 B.C.

Eudamidas, a king of Sparta, a son of Archidamus III., began to reign about 330 B.C.

Eudème. See Eudemus.

Eudème. See EUDEMUS.

Eū-de'mus [Gr. Εὐσημος; Fr. EUDÈME, Uh'dam'] of Rhodes, a Greek Peripatetic philosopher, who flourished about 330 B.C. He was one of the principal disciples of Aristotle, and rendered important services as editor and commentator of the works of his master. Several modern critics ascribe to Eudemus certain works which others suppose to have been written by Aristotle himself. He was the author of a "History of Geometry and Astronomy," which is not extant.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Diogenes Laertius.

Eudemus, [Gr. Εὐδημος ; Fr. Eudeme,] a general of Alexander the Great. He obtained command of the army left in India, and, after the death of Alexander, conquered the dominions of Porus, whom he killed by Insidious means. He joined Eumenes in a war against
Antigonus, by whom he was put to death about 316 B.C.

Eudemus, a celebrated Greek anatomist, who lived
probably in the third century B.C. According to Galen,

ĥe was a contemporary of Érasistratus.

he was a contemporary of Fudes. See EUDO.

Eu'dĕĕ,?[Fr. pron. Ud,] Count of Paris, was the eldest son of Robert, Duke of France. In 885 A.D. he ably defended Paris against the Normans for nearly a year. At the death of Charles le Gros, in 888, Eudes was elected Vinc of France by many of the nobles. The throne being contested by Charles III., Eudes made peace by ceding to him the country between the Seine and the Rhine. Died in 898.

Eudes I., Duke of Burgundy, succeeded his brother, Hugh (Hugues) I., in 1078. He once attacked Anselm, Archbishop of Canterbury, with the design to rob him, but was so affected by his venerable aspect that he changed his mind. He afterwards departed on a crusade

Eudes II., Duke of Burgundy, was the son of Hugh II., whom he succeeded in 1142. In 1143 he compelled Thibaut of Champagne to render homage for the county of Troyes and other fiefs. Died in 1162, and left the duchy to Hugues III.

Eudes III., grandson of Eudes II., became Duke of Burgundy in 1190. He refused the chief command of the crusaders in 1201, and remained at home. In 1214 he commanded a wing of the French army at the battle of Bouvines. Died in 1218. His son, Hugh IV., was his heir.

Eudes IV., Duke of Burgundy, was the son of Robert II., and succeeded his brother, Hugh V., in 1315. He married in 1318 the daughter of Philip, King of France. In a long and prosperous reign he was a powerful support to the throne of Charles the Fair, who was his nephew, and of Philip of Valois, who married Eudes's sister. Died in 1350.

Eudes, Count of Champagne, was an ambitious and warlike baron, and one of the most powerful feudatories of the kingdom. In an attempt to make himself master of Lorraine, he was defeated and killed in 1037. **Eudes**, Ud, (JEAN,) a French priest, born at Ry, near

Argentan, in 1601, was a brother of Mézeray the historian. About 1645 he founded for the promotion of missions a new community called Eudistes, which was dissolved at the Revolution. He wrote several devotional works. Died in 1680.

Eudes de Mézeray. See Mézeray. Eudes, Duke of Aquitaine and Vasconie, (Gascony,) born in 665 A.D., succeeded his father Boggison about 681. He added to his dominions large tracts obtained by conquest from the Kings of Austrasia and Neustria. In 720 a large army of Saracens invaded his dominions, and were signally defeated near Toulouse, the capital of Eudo. About 732 Aquitaine was invaded by Abderrahman the Saracen, who defeated Eudo. The latter then solicited the aid of his former enemy, Charles Martel, who gained an important

victory over the Saracens at Poitiers. Died in 735 A.D. **Eudocia**, ū-do'she-a, [Gr. Εὐδοκία; Fr. Ευdocie, uh'do'se',] sometimes called **Eudoxia**, a Roman empress, distinguished for her beauty and talents, the wife of Theodosius II., was born at Athens about 394 A.D., and was called ATHENA'S before her conversion to Christianity. She was married in 421 A.D. Theodosius became jealous, and banished her in 449 to Palestine, where she died in 460 or 461. She wrote several poems, among which was a Paraphrase of the first Eight Books of the

Old Testament.

See Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Eudocia. See Eudoxia. Eudocie. See Eudocia. Eudokia. See EUDOCIA. Eudon. See Eudo.

Eū-do'rus, [Gr. Εὐδωρος; Fr. EUDORE, uh'dor',] a Greek philosopher, who lived probably before the Christian era, and was a commentator on Aristotle's "Metaphysics."

Eudoxe. See Eudoxus.

Endoxe.

Eudoxia. See Eudocia. Eu-dox'i-a, [Gr. Eὐδοξία; Fr. Eudoxie, uh'dok'se',] sometimes called Eudocia, Empress of the East, was of French origin, and was married to Arcadius in 395 A.D. She acquired a complete ascendency over that feeble prince, and procured the exile of Chrysostom, Patriarch of Constantinople. Her son reigned as Theodosius II.

Eudoxia or Eudocia, a Roman empress, daughter of Theodosius II. and Eudocia, noticed above, became the wife of Valentinian III. Petronius Maximus, having assassinated the emperor and usurped the throne, (455 A.D.,) compelled Eudoxia to be his wife. She avenged herself by inviting Genseric the Vandal, who sacked Rome and carried her to Africa.

See Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Eudoxia or Eudocia was the wife of Constantine Ducas, who became Emperor of Constantinople in 1059. He died in 1067, leaving three minor sons, Constantine, Michael, and Andronicus, under the tutelage of their mother. She married Romanus Diogenes in 1068, and three years later was forced to resign the royal power to her son Michael. She was the author of a learned work, entitled "Ionia," on the genealogy and metamorphoses of gods, heroes, and heroines. **Eudoxie.** See Eudoxia.

Eu-dox'i-us, a native of Armenia. He embraced the doctrines of Arius in their full extent, and was chosen Bishop of Antioch about 356, and Patriarch of Constantinople in 360. Died in 370. Eudoxius, surnamed Heros, or the Hero, a Roman

Fudoxius, surnamed Tiero, or The Itero, a Roman jurist, who lived about the fifth centory.

Eū-dox'us, [Gr. Εὐδοξυς; Fr. Eudoxe, uh'doks',] a celebrated Greek astronomer, born at Cnidus, in Caria, lived about 370 B.C. He was a pupil of Archytas, and a friend or disciple of Plato. He opened a school in Athens, which was very flourishing. Pliny informs us that he approximately determined the length of the year in 1712, and, having made another campaign with little

at 3651 days. Eudoxus is also said to have originated the doctrine of the concentric solid crystalline spheres, by which the apparent motions of the sun, moon, and planets were explained. Cicero thought him the greatest astronomer that had ever lived. His works are not extant.

See Delambre, "Histoire de l'Astronomie ancienne."

Eudoxus, an Athenian comic poet of the new com-edy, is supposed to have lived in the third century B.C.

Eudoxus of Cyzicus, a Greek navigator, who lived about 130 B.C., and was sent by Ptolemy Evergetes on an exploring or trading expedition to India, from which he returned with success. It is supposed he afterwards attempted to reach India by sailing round Africa, but that he filed in the particular large of the supposed here. that he failed in that enterprise. He made no important discoveries.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Boehmer, "Dissertatio de Eudoxo," 1715; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eū-ga-le'nus, (Severin,) a Dutch physician, born at Dokkum, wrote a "Treatise on the Scurvy," (1588,) which was often reprinted.

Eū'ga-mon, [Εὐγάμων,] a Greek epic poet of Cyrene, lived probably about 560 B.C. He wrote a poem called "Telegonia," which was designed as a continuation of

the "Odyssey:" it is not extant.

Eugen, the German of Eugenius and Eugene, which

Eugène, the French of Eugenius, which see.

Eū-gēne', [Fr. Eugène, uh'zhan'; Ger. Eugen, oi-gān',] Prince, (or, more fully, François Eugène de Savoy—deh sa'vwa',) one of the most celebrated generals of modern times, born in Paris in 1663, was the grand-son of the Duke of Savoy. His father was Eugene Maurice, Count de Soissons, and his mother Olympia Mancini, a niece of Cardinal Mazarin. He was destined for the church, but, disliking the study of theology, he applied to Louis XIV. for the command of a regiment, which was refused. Deeply resenting this refusal, he offered his services, in 1683, to the Emperor of Austria, by whom he was so rapidly promoted in the war against the Turks that he was général-major at the siege of Belgrade, in 1688. In 1691 he was appointed to command the Imperial army in Piedmont, where he gained advantages over the French, and received the commission of field-marshal.

About 1694 he rejected the offer of a marshal's bâton, with a large pension, which Louis XIV. proposed to him as an inducement to return to the French service. He received the command of the Austrian army of Hungary, and in 1697 gained a decisive victory over the Turks at Zenta. The war of the Spanish succession soon called him to a more arduous and brilliant career. In 1701 he commanded in Italy, where he outgeneralled the able French marshal Catinat, and, by an act of successful audacity, surprised Villeroi in Cremona and made him a prisoner. Vendôme, having taken the command, proved himself a more equal match for Eugene, who at the indecisive battle of Luzara, in 1702, lost the best part of his army. At the end of this campaign he was made president of the council of war in Vienna. Eugene and the Duke of Marlborough being associated in the command of the allies, their congenial qualities and hearty co-operation contributed greatly to their success. On the 13th of August, 1704, they defeated the French at the famous battle of Blenheim. To check the victorious French army, he was again sent to Italy in 1705, and, engaging with the Duke of Vendôme, was wounded and defeated at the battle of Cassano. But in 1706 he gained a complete victory at Turin, and drove the French out of Italy. the returned to Vienna in 1707, and was received with great applause. Appointed to command the Imperial army in Flanders, he co-operated with Marlborough in the victory of Oudenarde, (1708,) and in the great battle of Malplaquet, (1709,) which the allies claimed as a victory, although they lost 25,000 men. Eugene, who advised the attack against the opinion of the Dutch deputies, was

success, began to think of peace. In March, 1714, he signed with Marshal Villars a treaty of peace at Rastadt. signed with Marshai villars a deary of peace at Rashadt.

In 1716 and 1717 he gained great victories at Peterwaradin and Belgrade over the Turks, who were vastly superior in number. After the end of this war he was employed many years in civil affairs, and was treated with great honour and confidence by Charles VI. of Germany. He died, having never been married, in 1736. He was regarded by some as the greatest general of his time, though he made no remarkable improvements in the art though he made no remarkable improvements in the art of war. His success was due not so much to skill in strategy as to his audacity and decision, the admirable rapidity of his coup-d'ail, and his promptitude to perceive and rectify his errors.

and rectity his errors.

See John Campbell, "Military History of Prince Eugene and the Duke of Mariborough," 2 vols., 1736; "Histoire du Prince Eugene," by Mauvillon, 5 vols., 1740; Dumont et Rousser, "Histoire militaire du Prince Eugene," 1799-43; FERRARI, "De Rebus gestis Eugenii," 1747; PRINCE DE LIGNE, "Vie du Prince Eugene," 1809; MAJOR-GENERAL J. MITCHELL, "Biographies of Eminent Soldiers of the Last Four Centuries," 1865; F. von Kausler, "Leben des Prinzen Eugen von Savoyen," 2 vols., 1838-39; "Edinburgh Review" for November, 1810.

Eugène de Beauharnais. See BEAUHARNAIS.

Eū-gen'ī-cus, an eloquent Greek theologian, became Archbishop of Ephesus in 1436 A.D. He opposed the union of the Greek with the Latin Church, with great eloquence and vehemence, at the Council of Florence, (1438.) Died in 1447.

Eugénie, (or, more fully, Eugénie Marie de Montijo,) formerly Empress of the French, a daughter of the Count of Montijo, a Spanish grandee, was born at Granada, Spain, on the 5th of May, 1826. Her mother, Haria Manuela Kirkpatrick, was of Scottish extraction. Eugénie received the title of Countess of Teba, and was educated in France and England. In 1851 she appeared at the festivals of L'Elysée, Paris, where her beauty and graces attracted the notice of Louis Napoleon, to whom she was married in January, 1853. After the events of 1870 she escaped with her husband to England, where she resided at Chislehurst. She recently visited the grave of the Prince Imperial in Zululand.

Eū-ģe'nī-us, a Greek physician, mentioned by Galen, lived probably about the first century.

Eugenius, a Gaul, who was noted for his rhetorical talents, and was proclaimed emperor about 392 a.D. He was defeated by Theodosius and put to death in 394.

Fugenius [Fr. Eugene, uh'zhan'; Ger. Eugen, oi-

gān'] I., a native of Rome, was elected pope in 654 as successor to Martin I., who was banished by the emperor

Constans II. Died in 658.

Eugenius II., a Roman by birth, was elected pope in 824 A.D. in place of Pascal I. He held a council at Rome in 826 for the reformation of the clergy. This council issued an injunction that the believers should learn to the died in 822 and was succeeded by read and write. He died in 827, and was succeeded by

Eugenius III., (BERNARD OF PISA,) elected pope in 1145, as successor to Lucius II., was a native of Pisa, and a disciple of Saint Bernard. At this period the and a disciple of Saint Bernard. At this period the Roman senate and people, excited by the preaching of Arnaldo da Brescia, were in a state of revolt against the papal power. The pope, therefore, retired to Viterbo, and then to France, where he favoured the second crusade by the offer of indulgences. He returned to Rome about

Tis2, and died in 1153. Anastasius IV. succeeded him.

Eugenius IV., (GABRIELE CONDOLMERO,) born at Venice about 1383, was chosen pope in 1431. He was soon involved in a contest with the Council of Bâle, which had been convoked by the late pope, Martin V., for the reformation of the Church, and which refused to own his supremove. Having foiled in a statement of the characteristics. own his supremacy. Having failed in an attempt to dissolve this council, he ordered them to transfer their sessions to Ferrara. They summoned him to appear before the council in sixty days; and he answered by abull declaring the council dissolved, and calling another at Ferrara in 1437. The council then deposed the pope for contumacy, (1438) and elected in his stead Amadeus of Sayov, who assumed the name of Falix V. Engaging of Savoy, who assumed the name of Felix V. Eugenius,

death of Eugenius. A formal but insincere convention was signed in 1439 by Eugenius and John Palæologus for the reunion of the Latin and Greek Churches. He waged war against the Duke of Milan and the King of Aragon, and instigated the Kings of Poland and Hungary to violate their treaty with the Turks. He died in 1447, when Nicholas V. was chosen his successor, and Felix

See PLATINA, "Vitæ Pontificum;" ARTAUD DE MONTOR, "Histoire des souverains Pontifes;" GIBBON, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire," chap. lxvi.

Eugenius, Saint, [Fr. Saint-Eugene, san'tuh'zhan'; Ger. Sankt Eugen, sankt oi-gān',] was chosen Bishop of Carthage about 480 A.D., when the church was divided between the Catholics and the Arians, the latter of whom were favoured by the Vandal king Huneric. A few years

Eugenius. He wrote an "Exposition of the Catholic Faith," and other works. Died in 505 A.D.

Eū-ģe'nĭ-us or Eū-ģe'nĭ-os Bul-gā'ris, a Greek prelate, born at Corfu in 1716. He taught philosophy at Corfu, Yánina, and Constantinople. His reputation having spread to the court of Russia, the empress Cath having spread to the court of Russia, the empress Catherine, in 1775, made him Archbishop of Slavonia and Cherson. His writings, which are in Greek, have contributed much to the revival of learning and science in Greece. He published a "Treatise on Logic," (1766,) and a poetical Greek version of Virgil, (1786–94.) It is stated that his scientific works are written in ancient Greek, and the others in modern. Died in 1806.

Eū'ġe-on of Samos, an ancient Greek historian, lived

about 500 B.C.

Euhemerus. See Evemerus.

Euklides. See Euclid and Euclides. Eū-lā'lī-a, [Fr. Eulalie, uh'lā'le',] Saint, a Christian martyr, born at Merida, in Spain, about 290 A.D. She perished at the stake under the reign of Maximian, aged about fourteen.

See TILLEMONT, "Mémoires ecclésiastiques."

Euler, yoo'ler, [Ger. pron. oi'ler,] (CHRISTOPH,) a son of Leonard, born in 1743, became a major in the Russian army, and cultivated astronomy with success. He was selected with others by the Academy of Saint Petersburg to observe the transit of Venus in 1769.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Euler, (JOHANN ALBRECHT,) the eldest son of Leonard Euler, born in Saint Petersburg in 1734, inherited a good share of his father's talents for mathematics. Having resided some years in Berlin, he returned to Saint Petersburg about 1766, and obtained a chair of philosophy. He afterwards served as secretary of the Imperial Academy, and councillor of state. In 1762 he shared with Clairaut the prize proposed by the Academy of Saint Petersburg on the theory of comets. He assisted his father in a treatise on the theory of the moon, which obtained the prize of the Academy of Paris in 1770. He wrote many other treatises on astronomy, optics, and physics. Died in Saint Petersburg in 1800.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Euler, (KARL,) second son of the great geometer, born in Saint Petersburg in 1740, graduated at Halle. Returning to Saint Petersburg in 1766, he was appointed physician to the court and to the Imperial Academy. He gained the prize proposed by the Academy of Paris in 1760 for a treatise on the Mean Velocity of the Planets.

See Ersch und Grußer "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Euler, (Leonard,) a celebrated Swiss geometer, born at Bâle on the 15th of April, 1707, was the pupil of John Bernoulli in his native city. About 1727 he accompanied Nicholas and Daniel Bernoulli to Saint Petersburg, whither they had been invited to teach in the new Academy, in which he obtained a place as assistant professor. In 1733 he succeeded Daniel as professor of mathematics. Here he composed an immense number of memoirs, which display a profound, inventive genius and an extraordinary fecundity of mind. It is stated that he wrote more than half of the forty-six volumes published by the Academy of Saint Petersburg from 1727 to 1783. From 1741 to 1766 he lived in Berlin, having been invited by however, persisted in his course, and anathematized the bishops who remained at Bâle. Thus a great schism in the Church was produced, which continued until the Academy, which he enriched with his writings. In 1755

he was chosen an associate of the Academy of Sciences of Paris, which awarded him several prizes. Returning to Saint Petersburg, he published, in French, his popular work on physical philosophy, "Letters to a German Princess," (1768.) He greatly improved the integral calculus, the indeterminate analysis, and the science of calculus, the indeterminate analysis, and the science of mechanics by analysis, and is reckoned one of the greatest mathematicians of the eighteenth century. Among his principal works are "Mechanics; or the Science of Motion analytically explained," ("Mechanica; sive Motus Scientia analyticé exposita," 2 vols., 1736.) "Introduction to the Analysis of Infinites," ("Introductio in Analysin Infinitorum," 1748.) a "Treatise on Naval Science," (1749.) a Treatise on the Integral Calculus, ("Institutiones Calculi Integralis," 1768.) a "Treatise on Dioptrics," (1771.) and a "Theory of the Moon's Motion," (1772.) He was blind during the last sixteen years of his life. He died in September, 1783. He left several sons, who became eminent in science. "His several sons, who became eminent in science. "His genius," says Condorcet, "was equally capable of the greatest efforts and of the most continuous labour. He multiplied his productions marvellously, and yet was original in each. His brain was always active, and his soul always calm." Euler's memory was so extraordinary that he knew, it is said, the "Æneid" by heart. He was a man of deep and earnest religious convictions, and had family worship daily in his own house.

See Condorcet, "Éloge de L. Euler;" Nicholas von Fuss, "Éloge de L. Euler;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," article "Euler."

Eumathius or Eumathe. See Eustathius.

Eumèle. See Eumelus.

Eu-me'lus, [Gr. Εὐμηλος; Fr. Eumele, uh'mal',] a son of Admetus and Alcestis, was one of the chiefs of the Greek army which besieged Troy. His horses were distinguished for fleetness.

Eumelus [Εὐμηλος] of Corinth, a very ancient Greek epic poet, flourished about 750 B.C. His works are lost.

Eumelus, a Greek painter, who lived probably about 200 A.D. His picture of Helen was placed in the Forum

at Rome.

Eumène. See EUMENES.

Eū'me-nēs, [Gr. Εὐμένης; Fr. Ευμένε, υh-màn',] a favourite officer and confidential secretary of Alexander the Great, was born at Cardia, in the Thracian Chersonesus, about 360 B.C. He attended Alexander in his expedition against Persia about 330 B.C., commanded a division of the army, and was highly esteemed by that prince for his bravery and military talents. When the prince for his bravery and military talents. When the conquests of their departed chief were divided among the Macedonian generals, Eumenes received Cappadocia, Pontus, and Paphlagonia. He was an ally of Perdiccas in the war between the latter and Ptolemy, and gained a complete victory over Craterus in the year 321. In this action Craterus was killed. After the death of Perdiccas (321) Antipater and Antigonus combined against Eumenes, who defended himself for several years. The Macedonians were jealous of Eumenes be-cause he was an alien. At length, by means of treachery, Antigony took him prisoner and put him to death in 317 or 316 B.C. He was one of the few among Alexander's officers who continued loyal to the royal family.

See "Life of Eumenes," in PLUTARCH, who compares him with Sertorius; Cornellus Neros, "Eumenes;" Arrian, "Anabasis;" B. Geer, "Specimen historicum de Eumene Cardiano," 1838; Thirlwall, "History of Greece."

Eumenes [Fr. Eumene] I., King or Governor of Pergamus. He began to reign about 262 B.C., defeated Antiochus Soter near Sardis, and died about 240 B.C.

He was succeeded by his cousin, Attalus I.

Eumenes II, King of Pergamus, a son of Attalus I., began to reign in 197 B.C. He was a faithful and efficient ally of the Romans in their war against Antiochus the Great about 190, and was rewarded by the addition to his kingdom of Mysia, Lydia, and Phrygia. By his political sagacity he greatly increased the importance of his kingdom, which prospered in a long peace. He patronized the arts and sciences, and founded at Pergamus a celebrated library, which became a rival to that of Alexandria. He died about 159 B.C.
See Polybius, "History;" Applan, "Syriaca;" Livy, "History of Rome."

Eū-men'i-dēš [Gr. Εὐμενίδης; Ger. EUMENIDEN, oi'meh-nee'den] or E-rin'ny-ēs, often called, in Latin, Fu'ri-æ and Di'ræ, the Greek name of the Furies, or goddesses who punished crimes in this world and after death, and pursued the guilty with burning torches. Some writers limit the number of Furies to three,

namely, Tisiphone, Alecto, and Megæra.
Eū-me'nī-us, a Latin grammarian and rhetorician, born at Autun about 260 A.D. He taught rhetoric in Rome, and then in Autun. Four of his discourses are extant, one of which is a panegyric on Constantine,

spoken in his presence.

Eumolpe. See Eumolpus. **Eü-mol'pus**, [Gr. Εὐμολπος; Fr. ΕυΜοLPE, Uh'-molp',] a Thracian, who was regarded as a priestly bard and founder of the Eleusinian mysteries, was called a son of Neptune and Chione. According to one tradition, he fought for the people of Eleusis against the Athenians, and was killed in battle.

Eunape. See Eunapius.

Eūnape. See Ευναρίου.
Εū-nā'pǐ-us, [Gr. Εὐνάπιος; Fr. Euναρε, uh'nāp',] a heathen Sophist and physician, born at Sardis, in Lydia, about 347 A.D. He lived at Athens, was a Neoplatonist, and a violent opponent of Christianity. He wrote, in Greek, a work entitled "Lives of Philosophers and Sophists," which is extant. "It is of great importance for literary and philosophic history," says Boissonade, "as without it there would be an immense void in the hiswithout it there would be an immense void in the history of Eclecticism." He left a continuation of Dexippus's history from 270 to 404 A.D., which has not come down

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

Eū-nī'cus, [Εὐνικος,] an Athenian comic poet, who lived in the fifth century B.C.

Eunome. See Eunomus. Eū-no'mǐ-us, [Gr. Εὐνόμιος,] the founder of an Arian sect called Eunomians, was born at Dacora, in Cappadocia, and was a man of superior talents. A.D., Eudoxius, Bishop of Antioch, ordained him Bishop of Cyzicus, but afterwards deposed him for heresy. He was an ultra-Arian, and opposed the worship of martyrs and relics. He was several times banished by successive emperors, and suffered persecution with firmness and constancy. His writings are nearly all lost, except a "Confession of Faith." Saint Basil, and Saint Gregory of Nyssa, wrote books to refute his doctrines. Died in 394 A.D. See RITTER, "History of Christian Philosophy."

Eū'no-mus, [Gr. Εὐνομος; Fr. EUNOME, Uh'nom',] one of the early kings of Sparta, supposed to have lived nine hundred years or more B.C. According to some writers, he was the father of Lycurgus. Simonides calls

him a brother of Lycurgus.

Eū'nus, a native of Syria, was the leader of the insurgents in the servile war which broke out in Sicily in 135 B.c. He defeated several Roman armies in succession, but was captured about 133 B.C., and died in prison soon afterwards.

Euphante. See Euphantus.

Eū-phan'tus [Gr. Εὐφαντος; Fr. ΕυρηΑΝΤΕ, υh'-fant'] of Olynthus, a Greek poet and Pythagorean philosopher, who wrote about 330 B.C. He was a preceptor

of Antigonus I. of Macedonia, to whom he dedicated a work, Περὶ Βασιλείας, ("On Royalty,") which was highly commended. He composed also numerous tragedies.

Eū-phe'mĭ-a, (FLAVIA ÆLIA MARCIA,) an empress of the East, was originally a slave named Lupicina, and was married to a Thracian of obscure condition, who in 518 ascended the throne of Constantinople as Justin I.

Euphorbe. See Euphorbus.

Eu-phor'bus, [Gr. Εὐφορδος; Fr. Euphorbe, Uh'forb',] a brave Trojan warrior, killed by Menelaus. Pythagoras professed that his soul was the same which had animated Euphorbus.

Euphorbus, a physician, who lived at Rome in the reign of Augustus, was a brother of Antonius Musa. He was employed professionally by King Juba, who in honour of him named a certain plant Euphorbia, which is still

He name of a numerous genus.

Eū-pho'rĭ-on, [Εὐφορίων] a tragic poet of Athens, was the son of Æschylus. He is said to have gained the prize four times with his father's posthumous trage-

dies. He wrote several of his own, one of which was crowned in competition with Sophocles and Euripides.

Euphorion, an eminent Greek poet and Euripides.

Euphorion, an eminent Greek poet and grammarian, born at Chalcis, in Eubœa, about 275 B.C. He lived some years at Athens, and became librarian to Antiochus the Great about 220 B.C. He wrote epic poems entitled "Hesiodos," "Mopsopia," and "Chiliades," (Χιλιάδες;) also several epigrams. His poems were very popular among the Romans of the Augustan age; but his style was censured by Cicero and others as affectedly obscure. He was author of a celebrated treatise on grammar, and of other prose works. Only small fragments of his writings are extain.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis:" Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" A. Meinere, "Dissertatio de Euphorionis Vita et Scriptis," 1823.

Euphorion, a Greek statuary, whose works were not extant in the time of Pliny, by whom he is mentioned. Euphræus, u-free'us, or Εῦ-phrā'tēs, [Gr. Εὐφραιος οτ Εὐφράτης,] a native of Oreus, in Eubœa, was a disciple of Plant, and hearmer forwards of Planting Vision Visi ple of Plato, and became a favourite of Perdiccas, King of Macedonia. After the death of the latter he returned

of Macedonia. After the death of the latter he returned to Oreus and opposed the party of Philip of Macedon.

Eü-phrā'nor, [Εὐφρώνωρ,] a celebrated Greek painter and sculptor, born in Corinth, flourished between 365 and 325 B.C. He was pupil of Ariston, and a contemporary of Apelles and Praxiteles. It appears that he worked in Athens, as Pliny ranks him among Athenian artists. He was the first artist who represented heroes with proper dignity. He painted in encaustic and worked in marble and bronze, and was equally successful in painting and sculpture. Pliny and Plutarch highly applaud his productions. Among his master-pieces in painting are "The Twelve Gods," "The Battle of Mantinea," and the "Feigned Insanity of Ulysses;" and in sculpture, a statue of Paris, and colossal statues of "Valor" and "Greece."

See PLINY, "Natural History."

Euphrate. See Euphrates.

Euphrates. See Euphræus. Eū-phrā'tēs, [Gr. Εὐφράτης; Fr. Euphra'te, uh'frate,] an eminent Stoic philosopher, lived in the reign of Hadrian, in the second century. He was a native of Syria or Egypt, and a friend of Pliny the Younger, who eulogizes his virtues and talents, (Epist. i. 10.)

Euphrates, a heretic, who, in the second century,

founded the sect of Ophites.

Eū'phron, an Athenian comic poet of the new com-

edy, lived about 300 B.C.

Eü-phros'ÿ-ne, [Gr. Εὐφροσύνη,] one of the Three Graces, (in Greek, "Charites,") supposed to be the offspring of Venus. The Greeks personified in her the genius of Mirth or Joy. (See CHARITES.)

Euphrosyne, an empress, was the wife of Alexis III., who in 1195 obtained the throne of Constantinople by a conspiracy of which she was a chief instigator. By her courage and talents she acquired a nearly absolute ascendency over Alexis, but exposed herself to public contempt

by her immoral excesses. She died in exile about 1215. **Εῦ/ρο-lis**, [Εὐπολις,] an excellent Athenian comic poet of the old comedy, was born about 446 B.C., and was a rival of Aristophanes. Several of his plays obtained the honour of a triumph. He is ranked by Horace with Cratinus and Aristophanes, (see Satires, book i. iv. 1,) and in the opinion of some critics he surpassed Aristophanes in the graces of diction. He often chose political subjects, and severely satirized the persons and conduct of eminent men then living. Only small fragments of his works are extant. He is supposed to have died about 410 B.C. According to one account, he was killed in a naval action.

See CLINTON, "Fasti Hellenici;" FABRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Suidas, "Eupolis;" C. W. Lucas, "Cratinus et Eupolis," Bonn, 1826; Stevenart, "Étude sur le Poëte Eupolis," 1850.

Eupompe. See Eupompus.

Eu-pom'pus [Gr. Εὐπομπος ; Fr. Ευροмρε, υh'pòmp'] of Sicyon, a celebrated Greek painter, a contemporary of Zeuxis, lived about 350-370 B.C., and was the master of Pamphilus. He is called the founder of a new school, of Pamphilus. He is called the founder of a new school, the Sicyonian. In answer to the young sculptor Lysippus, who consulted him on the choice of a model, he said, "Follow nature."

Eū'ric [Lat. Eurl'cus] or Ev'a-ric, [Lat. Evarl'cus,] an able and warlike king of the Visigoths, began to reign in 466 A.D. He enlarged his dominions by conquest until they extended from the Loire to the Pyrenees and from the Rhone to the ocean. His alliance was courted by Franks, Romans, Vandals, and other nations. Died

See Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Euripide. See EURIPIDES.

Eū-rip'i-dēš, [Gr. Εὐριπίδης; Fr. EURIPIDE, Uh're'-pèd',] one of the three great tragic poets of Greece, was born at Salamis in 480 B.C. According to a popular tra-dition, he was born on the day of the battle of Salamis. His parents, Mnesarchus and Clito, were Athenians who sought refuge at Salamis from the Persian invaders. He studied rhetoric under Prodicus, and philosophy or physics under Anaxagoras. About the age of twenty-five he produced his "Peliades," the first of his dramas which was performed. He maintained an animated rivalry with Sophocles, (who was his senior,) and gained the first prize in several dramatic contests. He was a friend of Socrates, who, it is said, seldom went to the theatre except when the tragedies of Euripides were theatre except when the tragedies of Euripides were performed. Euripides composed seventy-five—or, as some say, ninety-two—tragedies, of which eighteen are still extant. Among his most admired works are "Hecuba," "Ion," "Alcestis," "Medea," "Helena," "Iphigenia in Aulis," "Hippolytus," and "Bacchæ." "Ibi other extant dramas are "Heraclidæ," "The Suppliants," ("Supplices,") "Hercules Furens," "Orestes," "Troades," "Electra," "Andromache," "Iphigenia in Tauris," "Rhesus," and "Phænissæ." His style is distinguished by elegance prespiculty and harmony. Cicero guished by elegance, perspicuity, and harmony. Cicero and Milton were great admirers of Euripides, and Aristotle calls him "the most tragic of poets." "When we look only at the highest excellences of Euripides," says Hallam, "there is perhaps a depth of pathos and an intensity of dramatic effect which Racine himself has not attained." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") About the year 408 he retired from Athens, where a violent and unscrupulous faction was arrayed against him, and found repose at the court of Archelaus, King of Macedon, who treated him with much favour. According to a prevalent but doubtful tradition, he was killed by a pack of hounds in 406 B.C.

killed by a pack of hounds in 406 B.C.

See C. Hasse, "De Euripide Poeta," 1833; Jodrell, "Illustrations of Euripides," 3 vols., 1781; F. Jacobs, "Animadversiones in Euripidis Tragoedias," 1790; ZIRNDORFER, "De Chronologia Fabularum Euripidearum," Marburg, 1830; Hartung, "Euripidis Restitutus," 2 vols., 1844; Fabricus, "Bibliotheca Græca," Bouterwek, "De Philosophia Euripidis," 1819; J. Lapaume, "De Euripidis Vita et Fabulis Dissertatio," 1848; Reuter, "Dissertatio de Æschylo, Sophocle et Euripide," 1831; "Blackwood's Magazine" for September, 1838; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1840.

Eū-ro'pa, [Gr. Εὐρώπη; Fr. EUROPE, Uh'rop',] in classic mythology, a daughter of Agenor, King of Phœnicia, and a sister of Cadmus. The poets feigned that she was carried off by Jupiter, who previously assumed the form of a bull. She became the mother of Minos the form of a bull. and Rhadamanthus.

Europe. See Europa. Euryale. See Euryalus.

Eū-ry'a-lus, [Gr. Εὐρύαλος; Fr. Euryale, uh're'äl',] a son of Mecisteus, was one of the Argonautæ, and one of the Epigoni, (which see.) He was distinguished for his bravery at the siege of Troy, where he was a companion of Diomede.

Euryalus, a beautiful young Trojan mentioned by Virgil. (See "Æneid," books v. and ix.) Εū-rỳ-cli'das, [Εὐρνκλείδας,] an Athenian orator, lived

about 220 B.C.

Eū-rÿd'ī-çe, [Gr. Εὐρυδίκη,] the wife of Orpheus, was bitten by a serpent as she fled from Aristæus, and died. The poets feigned that Orpheus descended to the lower regions and persuaded Pluto to restore her to life on condition that she should walk behind her husband and he should not look back until they had arrived in the upper world. But Orpheus, unable to resist his longing to see her again, turned back, and thus lost her forever. (See ORPHEUS.)

See Virgil's "Georgics," book iv. 454-527.

Eurydice, [Εὐρυδίκη,] the wife of Amyntas, King of Macedonia, was the mother of Alexander, Perdiccas, and Philip, all of whom became kings; the last was the father of Alexander the Great. She is charged with attempting the life of her husband, and with taking the life of her

eldest son, about 365 B.C.

Eurydice, a Macedonian princess, a daughter of Antipater, became the queen of Ptolemy, son of Lagus, about 320 B.C., and mother of Ptolemy Ceraunus. Her niece Berenice having gained her husband's affections, Eurydice retired to the court of Seleucus, King of Syria.

Eurydice, sometimes called Ade'a, a daughter of Amyntas III. of Macedonia. Her mother was Cynane, a half-sister of Alexander the Great. About 322 B.C. she was married to Arrhidæus, a son of King Philip. She was a rival competitor for the regency with Olympias, by whose order she was put to death, 316 B.C. **Eū-ryl'o-ehus**, [Εὐρύλοχος,] a Spartan general, who

was defeated and killed in battle by the Athenians about

426 B.C.

Eū-rỹm'e-don, [Εὐρυμέδων,] an Athenian general, who took part in the Peloponnesian war. He and Sophocles commanded an army and fleet sent against Sicily in 425 B.C.; but their operations were arrested soon after their arrival by a peace or truce negotiated by Hermocrates. In conjunction with Demosthenes, Eurymedon commanded an armament sent against Syracuse in 414. He was killed in a naval battle in the harbour of that city in 413 B.C.

See PLUTARCH, "Nicias."

Eū'rỹ-phon, [Εἰρυφῶν,] an eminent Greek physician of Cnidos, said to have lived in the time of Hippocrates, about 350 B.C. He is quoted by Galen. Eurysthée. See Eurystheus.

Eurysthène. See Eurysthenes.

Eū-rys'the-nēs, [Gr. Εὐρυσθένης; Fr. EURYSTHENE, Uh'rès'tan',] a son of Aristodemus, King of Sparta, had a twin-brother, Procles. As their mother refused to say which was the eldest, the oracle of Delphi decided that they should reign jointly. After their death the throne continued to be shared between two kings, one of whom was descended from Eurysthenes and the other from Procles.

See CLINTON, "Fasti Hellenici;" MÜLLER, "The Dorians."

Eū-rys'theūs, [Gr. Εὐρυσθεύς; Fr. Eurysthée, uh'res'tà', a fabulous king of Argos and Mycenæ, was a son of Sthenelus. Juno hastened his birth that he might have the advantage over Hercules, as the younger of the two was ordained by Jupiter to serve the other. He was a severe taskmaster, and imposed on Hercules the well-known twelve labours. (See HERCULES.) He was slain by Hyllus, a son of Hercules.

Eūs'den, (Rev. LAWRENCE,) an English poet and clergyman, was born in Spotsworth, Yorkshire. Having written an epithalamium on the marriage of the Duke of Newcastle, the latter procured his appointment as poet-laureate in 1718. He wrote a few articles for the "Spectator," and some occasional poems, and was noticed in Pope's "Dunciad." Died in 1730. His version of Claudian's "Court of Venus" was highly praised by one of the editors of the "Guardian," in which it was inserted. (See "Guardian," Nos. 127 and 164.)

Eusèbe, the French for EUSEBIUS, which see.

EŪ-se'bī-a, (AURELIA,) a Roman empress, was married to Constantius about 353 A.D. She patronized learning, and is charged with favouring Arianism. She died childless in 360.

EŪ-se'bī-us, [Gr. Εὐσέβως; Fr. ΕυsὲβΕ, υh'zਖ/b',] Bishop of Emesa, in Phœnicia, was born near Edessa about 300 A.D. He refused the bishopric of Alexandria, from which Athanesius was deposed in 244 and soon from which Athanasius was deposed in 341, and soon afterwards became Bishop of Emesa. He is said to have favoured the doctrines of the Semi-Arians. His numerous works were once admired for learning and eloquence, but are nearly all lost. Died about 360.

Eusebius of Dorylæum, [Fr. Eusebe de Dorylæe, uh-zab' deh do're'la',] a Greek theologian of the fifth century. He became Bishop of Dorylæum, and a zealous

opponent of Eutyches.

Eusebius of Nicomedia, [Fr. Eusèbe de Nicomédie, uh'zàb' deh ne'ko'mà'de',] an eminent and am-

bitious Arian prelate, was a friend of Eusebius Pamphili. He became Bishop of Berytus and of Nicomedia. the Council of Nice, 325 A.D., he refused to sign the condemnation of Arius, and was consequently banished; but, finding a powerful patron in Constantia, sister of the emperor, he was restored to his see. Having acquired paramount influence at court, he assembled a council at Tyre in 334, by which Athanasius was condemned. also procured the restoration of Arius, and, after his death, became the chief of the Arian party, who were also called Eusebians. In 339 he obtained the bishopric of Constantinople. His name is identified with a modified form of Arianism, (i.e. the Homoiousian doctrine.) Died in 342 A.D.

See TILLEMONT, "Mémoires ecclésiastiques;" NEANDER, "History of the Church;" CAVE, "Historia Literaria."

Eusebius Pam'phili, [Fr. Eusebe Pamphile, uh'zab' pôn'fèl',] an eminent writer and theologian, called "the Father of Ecclesiastical History," was born in Palestine, probably at Cæsarea, about 266 A.D. He assumed the surname PAMPHILI in memory of his friend Pamphilus the Martyr. He was appointed Bishop of Cæsarea about 314, and retained that dignity until his death. At the Council of Nice, summoned in 325 to condemn Arius, he was selected by the emperor Constantine to deliver the opening address; but he objected to some of the terms of the creed therein adopted. He was afterwards charged with favouring Arianism, and actually used his influence to reinstate Arius. At the Council of Tyre, in 334, he was one of the bishops who censured Athanasius, the orthodox leader, and was chosen by his colleagues to defend their decision before the emperor, who was his friend. He was a man of superior talents and of great learning. His most important works (which are written in Greek) are an "Ecclesiastical His-(which are written in Greek) are an "Ecclesiastical History" from the Christian era to 324 A.D., a "Universal History or Chronicle," a "Life of Constantine," "Gospel Preparation," ("Preparatio Evangelica,") and a work "On the Proof or Demonstration of the Gospel," ("De Demonstratione Evangelica." He wrote many other works, which have not been preserved. His History is written in a moderate and impartial spirit, and is highly prized; but his merit as a man and a Christian is variously estimated. but his merit as a man and a Christian is variously esti-mated. Jerome calls him the "Prince of the Arians." The manuscript of his "Universal History" was found at Constantinople about 1818. Died about 340.

See TILLEMONT, "Mémoires ecclésiastiques;" CAVE, "Historia Literaria;" NEANDER, "History of the Church;" GIBBON, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" "Biographie Universelle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eusebius of Samosata, an eminent orthodox prelate, so named from the place of his birth, (the modern Sumeisat,) on the Euphrates. He was bishop of his native place in 361 A.D., and perhaps before that date. Having been intrusted with the documents which proved the election of Meletius as Bishop of Antioch, he firmly refused to give them up to the Arians, who wished to annul the election, although their wish was seconded by the order of the emperor. He was banished by Valens about 371, and restored to his see in 378 A.D. About 379 he was killed by an Arian who threw a stone on his head from the roof of a house.

See CEILLIER, "Histoire des Auteurs sacrés," etc.

Eusebius, Pope, succeeded Marcellus I. in 310 A.D., and died after a pontificate of a few months. He was a

Greek by birth

Eusebius, Bishop of Vercelli, born in Sardinia in the Soon after the Council of Milan, 355 A.D., he was banished to Palestine by Constantius; but on the accession of Julian, in 361, he was relieved from persecution. He co-operated with Athanasius in the Council of Alexandria in 362. Two of his pastoral letters are extant. Died about **370.**

See CEILLIER, "Histoire des Auteurs sacrés," etc. Eustace or Eustache. See Eustasius

Eus'tace, (John Chetwode,) an English writer and Roman Catholic priest, born about 1765. He published, besides other works, "An Elegy to Burke," (1797,) and a "Classical Tour through Italy," (2 vols., 1813,) which was received with favour, but is said to be inaccurate.

The sixth edition was published in 4 vols., 1821. A supplement to this work was published by R. Colt Hoare in 1819. Eustace died at Naples in 1815.

See "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1813

Fustache, Uh'stāsh', (DAVID,) a French Protestant minister, born in Dauphiné. He published numerous sermons and controversial works. Died about 1660.

Eustachi or Eustachio. See Eustachius. Eū-stā'ehĭ-us, [It. Eustachio, ê-oo-stâ'ke-o, or Eustachi, ê-oo-stâ'kee,] (Bartolommeo,) a pre-eminent Italian anatomist, was born at San Severino, in the March of Ancona. He studied medicine in Rome, where he also settled as a practitioner, and was professor in the college di Sapienza in 1562. But, though patronized by Cardinal Borromeo and widely celebrated as an anatomist, he did not obtain pecuniary success, and died, as he lived, in poverty. He was perhaps the greatest anatomist of his time; and probably no other anatomist, ancient or modern, has made so many discoveries. His most important work, "On the Controversies of Anatomists," "De Anatomicorum Controversiis,") was announced by him as ready for the press, but was not published, and is not now extant. His anatomical plates, about forty in number, engraved in 1552, after having been lost a century and a half, were published in 1712, being a valuable acquisition to science, as well as a most interesting relic of their illustrious author. He also published an edition of Erotianus's Lexicon, and several treatises collected with the title "Opuscula Anatomica." A part of the ear derives from him the name of "the Eustachian tube."

Died in 1574. See Haller, "Bibliotheca Anatomica;" Cuvier, "Histoire des Sciences naturelles;" G. C. Gentili, "Elogio di B. Eustachio," 1837; Sprengel, "Geschichte der Arzneikunde."

Eū-stā'sĭ-us (ū-stā'she-us) or Eu-stā'chĭ-us, [Fr. EUSTACE, Us'tāss', or EUSTACHE, Us'tāsh',] Abbé of Luxeu, (now Luxeuil,) was born in Burgundy about 560 A.D. He was employed by Saint Columbanus as teacher or director of his school at Luxeu. Died in 625.

Eustathe. See Eustathius.

Eŭ-stā'thǐ-us [Gr. Εὐστάθιος; Fr. Eustathe, uh'-stāt'] of Cappadocia, a Neoplatonic philosopher, was a pupil of Jamblichus, and lived about 350 A.D. He was

celebrated for his eloquence.

Eustathius, Archbishop of Thessalonica, celebrated as a commentator on Homer, lived at Constantinople. He was one of the most learned men of his time. He became Bishop of Myra, in Lycia, about 1175, and afterwards Archbishop. His voluminous commentary on Homer's "Iliad" and "Odyssey" is an immense and valuable store of ancient erudition, consisting chiefly of extracts from the earlier scholiasts, as Apion, Porphyry, and Demosthenes of Thrace. It was first printed in 1542. He also wrote a commentary on Dionysius Periegetes, which is extant, and one on Pindar, which has been lost. Died about 1200.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

novelist, who is supposed to have lived in the twelfth century. His name appears as author of a licentious work in Greek called "The Drama of Hysmine and Hysminias."

Eustathius, [Gr. Εὐστάθιος; Fr. Eustathe,] Saint, born at Sida, in Pamphylia, became Bishop of Berea, from which he was translated to the see of Antioch. He opposed with zeal the doctrine of Arius, and spoke eloquently on the subject at the Council of Nice, 325 A.D. Eusebius, the Arian leader, caused him to be deposed and exiled about 330. His writings are lost. Died about 337, or, according to some, in 360 A.D.

See CEILLIER, "Histoire des Auteurs sacrés," etc.

Eŭ-stā'thǐ-us Ro-mā'nus, a celebrated Byzantine jurist, who flourished at Constantinople between 950 and

Eus'tis, (WILLIAM,) an American physician and politician, born in Cambridge, Massachusetts, in 1753. war, and was elected a member of Congress in 1800.

He was appointed secretary of war by President Madison in 1809, resigned in 1812, and was sent as minister succeeded Felix I. in 275 A.D., and died in 283.

to Holland in 1814. In 1823 he was elected Governor of Massachusetts. Died in 1825.

Eü-sto'ehĭ-um, (Julia,) a pious Roman lady, was a disciple of Saint Jerome, who dedicated to her his commentary on Isaiah. She became an inmate of a convent

in Palestine in 385 A.D. Died in 419.
Eustratius, ū-strā'she-us, Bishop of Nice, lived in the

twelfth century, and wrote a commentary on Aristotle. **Eū-ter'pe**, [Gr. Εὐτέρπη,] a name given by the ancient Greeks to one of the nine Muses. She presided over lyric poetry, and was represented with a flute.

Euthycrate. See EUTHYCRATES.

Eu-thyc'ra-tes, [Gr. Εὐθυκράτης; Fr. Euthycrate, uh'te'kκāt',] a Greek sculptor, who lived about 300 B.C., was a son and pupil of Lysippus. His works were more remarkable for correctness and severity than for grace.

Euthydeme. See Euthydemus.

Euthydemus, [Gr. Εὐθύδημος; Fr. Euthydeme, uh'te'dam',] a Greek sophist, whom Xenophon mentions as an opponent in argument of Socrates. He afterwards became a disciple of that philosopher, by whose wisdom he had been confounded.

Euthydemus, an Athenian general, who had a high command in the army which besieged Syracuse in

Euthydemus, a powerful king of Bactria, formed an alliance with Antiochus the Great about 210 B.C. Silver coins of this king (with Greek inscriptions) have been found at Bokhara and Balk.

Euthyme. See Euthymius.
Eüthym'ī-us, [Fr. Euthyme, uh'tem',] Saint, an Armenian priest, born in 377 A.D., lived in Palestine, built several monasteries, and converted the empress

Eudocia. Died in 473.

Eū-thỳm'I-us Zig-a-be'nus, a Byzantine monk, lived about 1100. He wrote, in Greek, a work in defence of the orthodox faith, which was printed in 1536.

Eutocius, ū-to'she_us, [Gr. Εὐτόκως,] a Greek geometer of Ascalon, in Palestine, lived about 550 A.D., and was the pupil of Isidorus the architect. The only extant works of this author are Commentaries on Apollonius and Archimedes. His comments on Archimedes's "Treatise on the Sphere and Cylinder" are interesting and valuable. He gives various modes for solving the problem of the duplication of the cube.

Eutrope. See Eutropius.

Eŭ-tro'pi-us, [Fr. EUTROPES, uh'trop',] sometimes called Fla'vius Eutro'pius, a Latin historian of the fourth century. He was secretary to the emperors Constantine and Julian, the latter of whom he attended in his expedition against the Parthians. He wrote an "Epitome of Roman History" ("Breviarium Rerum Romanorum") from the foundation of the city to the time of Valens, which has been popular for many centuries and extensively used as a school-book in modern times. The language is pure, and the style clear and simple. Little is known of the author's life.

See Suidas, "Eutropius;" Gennadius, "De Viris illustribus;" Moller, "Disputatio de Eutropio," 1685.

Eū'ty-ehēs, [Gr. Εὐτύχης,] the founder or head of a heretical sect called Eutychians, born about 375 A.D., became noted for his piety and ascetic zeal, and was superior of a monastery near Constantinople. In warmly opposing a doctrine ascribed to Nestorius, he erred in the opposite extreme, teaching that there is only one acture in Christ—that is the divine. For this he was nature in Christ,—that is, the divine. For this he was condemned by the Council of Constantinople in 448. His opinion, however, was adopted by the empress Eudocia and others in high station, and Theodosius II. assembled in 449 a council at Ephesus, which reversed the former decision. The Œcumenical Council of Chalcedon in 451 annulled the acts of the Council of Ephesus. This sect became numerous in the East, and received the name of Monophysites.

See Pluquet, "Dictionnaire des Hérésies;" Althusius, "Historia Eutychiana," 1659: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Eutyches or Eū-tyeh'ī-us, a Latin grammarian, a

Eū-tyeh'ī-dēs [Εὐτυχίδης] of Sicyon, a Greek sculptor, who lived about 300 B.C., was a pupil of Lysippus. He made a statue of the Eurotas, which is mentioned by Pliny, "in quo artem ipso amne liquidiorem plurimi dixere," ("in which many said the art showed itself more liquid than the river itself.")

Eutychien. See Eutychianus.

Eū-tyeh'ī-us, [Gr. Εὐτύχως,] born at Fostât, in Egypt, in 876 A.D., became Patriarch of Alexandria in 933. He was learned in theology, history, and medicine, on which he wrote several works. His "Universal History" activities the several works. quired a high reputation among the Orientals. J. Selden published a part of this, with a Latin version. Died

E-vag'o-ras, [Gr. Εὐαγόρας; Fr. ÉVAGORE, ἀ'vã'goR',] King of Salamis, in Cyprus, was descended from Teucer, son of Telamon. He reigned from 410 to 375 B.C. Aided by the Athenians and the King of Egypt, he carried on a war ten years against the King of Persia, whose army invaded Cyprus, and he obtained peace on not unfavourable terms in 376. He was assassinated in 374, and left the throne to his son Nicocles. Isocrates the orator describes Evagoras as an able ruler. EVAGORAS II., supposed to have been a son of the preceding, became King of Salamis after the death of Nicocles, and was

dethroned by Protagoras.

See Xenophon, "Hellenica."

Evagore. See Evagoras.

Evagre. See Evagrius.

E-vagri-us [Fr. Evagre, a'vagr'] of Antioch. During a schism in the Church, Evagrius and Flavian were respectively elected to the dignity of Patriarch of

were respectively elected to the dignity of Patriarch of Antioch by the two different parties in 388 a.d. Evagrius translated into Latin a "Life of Saint Anthony" by Athanasius. Died after 392.

Evagrius, [Gr. Εὐωριος,] surnamed Pon'Ticus, [Fr. Εναβκε De Pont, ἀ'vågκ' deh pòn,] a monk, born near the Euxine Sea, in the fourth century, was noted for piety and learning. He removed to Egypt, and passed many years in the monastery of Nitria. He wrote, besides other works, "Monachus" and "Gnosticus." Died about 400. about 400.

See Tillemont, "Mémoires ecclésiastiques."

Evagrius, surnamed THE SCHOLASTIC, born at Epiphania, in Syria, in the sixth century, became an eminent advocate of Antioch, and obtained the dignity of quæstor. He wrote, in Greek, an ecclesiastical history from 431 A.D. to 593, which is a respectable work in point of authenticity and style.

Evald. See EWALD.

Evald or Ewald, a'walt, (Johannes,) the most eminent Danish poet of the eighteenth century, was born in Copenhagen in 1743. He was educated for the church; but, finding such studies uncongenial to his romantic and ambitious ideas, he furtively enlisted in the Prussian service about the age of sixteen. Failing to obtain a more eligible rank than that of a private in the infantry, he soon deserted to the Austrian standard, under which he fought several battles in the Seven Years' war. Disenchanted from his youthful illusions of military glory, he returned home to study theology; but a disappointment in love soon diverted him from this pursuit and rendered him weary of life. He appears to have been unconscious of his poetical genius until he was employed which excited general admiration. His reputation was increased by his "Temple of Fortune," his tragedy of "Rolf" or "Rollo," (1770,) and the "Death of Balder," a drama, (1773.) The last is considered his mastera drama, (1773.) The last is considered his master-piece, and was superior to any Danish drama which had then appeared. He also wrote "Harlequin Patriot," a satirical comedy, "The Fisherman," an opera, (1778,) a beautiful elegy, entitled "Hope and Memory," and several other works. His writings are pervaded by a high moral tone. He suffered much in his later years from a chronic malady, and received a rather sparing

pecuniary aid from government. Died in 1781.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Howith, "Literature and Romance of Northern Europe," vol. i. chap. ii.; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" C. Molbech, "J. Ewalds Levnet med Bidrag til hans digterværkers Historie," 1831.

E-van'der, [Gr. Εὐανδρος; Fr. ÉVANDRE, à'vôndr',] semi-fabulous Grecian hero, supposed to have been a son of Hermes. He emigrated from Arcadia to Italy, where he founded Pallantium and became an ally of Æneas against Turnus. He was the father of Pallas. (See Virgil's "Æneid.")

E-van'der Au-li-a'nus, an Athenian sculptor, who

worked at Rome about 40 B.C.

Evandre. See Evander.
Evangeli, à-vân'jà-lee, (Antonio,) an Italian poet and linguist, born at Cividale in 1742, filled for thirty Love," ("Amor musico,") and turned some poetry of the Bible into Italian verse.

Died in 1805.

Evangelista, \(\frac{1}{2}\)-v\(\frac{3}{2}\)-j\(\frac{1}{2}\)-i\(\frac{1}{2}\)-

canonist and civilian, born in 1511; died in 1595.

Ev'ans,* (ABEL,) an English wit, was a graduate of Oxford in 1699, and had a great reputation as an epigrammatist. He wrote "Vertumnus," "The Apparition," and other small poems. His name occurs in the following couplet:

Alma novem genuit celebres Rhedycina poetas, Bubb, Stubb, Cobb, Crabb, Young, Carey, Tickell, Evans."

Evans, (CALEB,) D.D., an English Baptist minister, born at Bristol in 1737, preached in his native city. He published several sermons, and a letter to John Wesley in which he defends the rights of the American colonies.

Died in 1791.

Ev'ans, (Sir De Lacy,) K.C.B., a general of the British army, born at Moig, Ireland, in 1787. He fought as a commissioned officer in the Peninsula from 1810 to as a commissioned officer in the Peninsula from 1810 to 1813, and against the Americans at Baltimore, Washington, and New Orleans in 1814. He took part in the battle of Waterloo, 1815. In 1831 he was elected to Parliament, in which he acted with the Liberal party. He obtained command in 1835 of a legion of 10,000 men raised to suppress the Carlist rebellion in Spain. He defeated the Carlists in several actions in 1836 and 1837. In 1854 he distinguished himself at the Alma and Inkerman, 1854. Died in 1870. Interman, 1854. Died in 1870.

Evans, (Evan,) a Welsh poet and clergyman, born

in Cardiganshire in 1730. He published "Love of our Country," a poem, and "Specimens of Welsh Poetry," Country," a poem, and "Specimens of the Country," a poem, and "Specimens of the Iraques, with an English version and notes. Died in 1790.

See Owen, "Cambrian Biography."

English writer on archæ

See Owan, "Cambrian Biography."

Evans, (John,) an English writer on archæology,

was born in 1823.

Evans, (John,) D.D., an English dissenting divine, born at Wrexham in 1680, became successor to Daniel Williams in London. "His "Discourses on Christian Temper" (4th edition, 1729) were highly commended by Dr. Watts, Dr. Doddridge, and others, and have often been reprinted. Died in 1730.

See "Life of John Evans," by Dr. JOHN ERSKINE.

Evans, (JOHN,) LL.D., born at Usk, in Monmouth. shie, in 1767, was minister of a General Baptist congregation in London from 1792 to 1827. He wrote a "Brief Sketch of the Different Denominations of Christians," (1794,) which passed through eighteen editions and was translated into several language. He sold the copytranslated into several languages. right for ten pounds. Died in 1827

Evans, (John Harrington,) an English Baptist minister, born at Salisbury in 1785, preached in John Street Chapel, London, about thirty years. He published Let-ters, Sermons, and other religious works. Died in 1849.

Ev'ans, (Lewis,) an American geographer, born about 1700. He published a Map of New York, New Jersey, and other colonies in 1749. Died in 1756.

Evans, (MARIAN C.,) one of the most celebrated of English novelists, was born in 1820. Her first work was the completion of a translation of Strauss' "Leben Jesu," and in 1857 the "Scenes of Clerical Life" began to appear anonymously. It was then that she adopted her nom de plume of world-wide celebrity "George Eliot," The next year she gave to the world "Adam Bede," and other works followed, "The Mill on the Floss," (1859,) "Romola," (1863,) and "Felix Holtthe Radical," (1866;) also a poem, entitled "The Spanish Gypsy,"

(1868.) Miss Evans was married, a few years since, to the distinguished writer, G. H. Lewes, Esq. "Middle-march" was published in numbers in 1871 and 1872, and "Daniel Deronda" in 1876. She died very deeply regretted by all English-speaking people in Decem-

Evans, (NATHAN G.,) an American general, born in South Carolina about 1828, graduated at West Point in 1848. He commanded the insurgents at Ball's Bluff,

October, 1861.

Evans, (OLIVER,) an American inventor and mechanist, born at Newport, Delaware, in 1755. He is said to have invented the first steam-engine constructed on the high-pressure system, the drawings and specifications of which he sent to England about 1795. He projected a railroad to connect New York and Philadelphia, but

lacked the means to realize it. Died in 1819.

Evans, (ROBERT WILSON,) an English author, born at Shrewsbury about 1790, was vicar of Heversham. He published several esteemed works, among which is "The Rectory of Valehead," (15th edition, 1852.)

Evans, iv'anz, (Thomas,) an eminent controversial writer and minister of the Society of Friends, or Quakers, writer and minister of the Society of Friends, or Quakers, born in Philadelphia in 1798. In 1827 and 1828 he opposed the Unitarian views of Elias Hicks, in a series of able papers in "The Friend." He also published (1828) an "Exposition of the Faith of the Religious Society of Friends," etc., which is probably the most complete exhibition extant of the doctrines of the early Quakers in relation to the divinity and offices of Christ. In 1837 he narrowly escaped shipwreck on a voyage to Charleston, South Carolina, when by over exertion at the pumps (and other efforts to save the sinking vessel) his health sustained a serious and irreparable injury. From 1837 to 1854 he edited, in conjunction with his brother, William Evans, "The Friends' Library," a collection of the standard religious writings of the Society, in fourteen volumes. He died May 25, 1868. He was distinguished for rare acuteness as well as comprehensiveness of intellect, for a most kindly and benevolent spirit, and for an unquenchable zeal in defence of what he believed to be the principles of truth.

See notice in the Philadelphia "North American and United ates Gazette" of June 22, 1868, which was afterwards reprinted in pamphlet form.

Ev'an-son, (EDWARD,) an English clergyman, born in 1731, became vicar of South Mimms in 1768, and rector of Tewkesbury in 1770. He was prosecuted for altering the liturgy and preaching unsound doctrine, but was acquitted. In 1778 he resigned his livings, and opened a school at Mitcham. He published several tracts against the Trinity and other doctrines of evangelical religion. Died in 1805.

Evaric. See Eurn.

Évariste. See Evaristus. Ev-a-ris'tus, [Fr. Évariste, à'va'rest',] Saint, a Greek by birth, was chosen Bishop of Rome in 100 A.D. as successor to Saint Clement. He suffered in Trajan's persecution, and is honoured as a martyr by the Church, though history does not inform us of the manner of his death, which occurred in 109 A.D.

Evarts, (JEREMIAH,) an American editor, born in Sunderland, Vermont, in 1781, studied law. He became editor of "The Panoplist" about 1810, and of the "Missionary Herald" in 1820. In 1821 he was chosen corresponding secretary of the Board of Commissioners for Foreign Missions. Died in 1831.

Evarts, (WILLIAM MAXWELL,) an eminent American lawyer and statesman, a son of the preceding, was born in Boston, Massachusetts, in 1818. He graduated at Yale College in 1837, studied law at Harvard University, and began to practise in the City of New York about 1840. He became an active member of the Republican party. In the trial of President Johnson, in the spring of 1868, he was the principal counsel for the respondent, who nominated him attorney-general of the United States about July 1 of that year. He was counsel for the United States at the Geneva arbitration on the Alabama claims in 1872, and in 1877 became secretary of state in the cabinet of President Hayes, holding the post until 1881.

Everard, (NICOLAAS GRUDIUS,) a Latin poet, son of the preceding, was born at Louvain about 1515. He was

Eve, eev, [Heb. הוה, Hevah or Chavah; Arab. Hawa, hã'wã; Gr. Eba; Lat. E'va,] the wife of Adam, and the original mother of the human race.

See Genesis ii., iii., and iv.; II. Corinthians xi. 3; I. Timothy

Eveillon, à và yòn, (Jacques,) a French priest, born at Angers in 1572, was learned in canon law, and wrote several theological works. Died in 1651.

Ev'e-lyn, (John,) an English author and gentleman, eminent for his accomplishments, public services, and honourable life, was born at Wotton, in Surrey, on the aret of October, 1620, and educated at Oxford. In 1644 sist of October, 1620, and educated at Oxford. In 1644 he visited the continent, where he passed seven years in travel and in the diligent study of natural philosophy and the fine arts. Returning to England in 1652, he settled at Say's Court, near Deptford, with his wife, whose maiden name was Browne. After the restoration he was employed in important public services, as member of the Board of Trade, commissioner for the rebuilding of Saint Paul's, etc. He was one of the first members of the Royal Society, formed in 1662. In 1664 he published his most important and popular work, "Sylva, or a Discourse on Forest-Trees," which widely diffused a taste for rural occupations, and gave an effectual impulse to the propagation of timber. "Evelyn's fectual impulse to the propagation of timber. "Evelyn's 'Sylva,'" says Scott, "is still the manual of British planters, and his life, manners, and principles, as illustrated in his Memoirs, ought equally to be the manual of English gentlemen." Sir Walter here refers to his Diary from 1641 to 1705, a work of great historical interest and value. Evelyn also wrote "Sculptura, a History of the Art of Engraving," (1662,) a "Treatise on Architecture," (1664,) several treatises on Horticulture, and various other works. His "Sylva" was the first book printed by order of the Royal Society. Died in February, 1706.

See "Biographia Britannica;" Evelyn's "Diary;" "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1818; "Blackwood's Magazine" for

July, 1854.

Evelyn, (John,) a son of the preceding, born at Say's Court about 1655, was an elegant scholar. He translated Plutarch's Life of Alexander the Great, and wrote some original verses. Died in 1698.

Évémère. See EVEMERUS.

E-vem'e-rus or **Eū-hem'e-rus**, [Gr. Εὐήμερος; Fr. EVEMERE, à'và'mair',] a Greek philosopher, who lived about 300 B.C., and was a friend of Cassander, King of Macedonia. He wrote a Sacred History, (Ἰερὰ ἀναγραφή,) in which he expressed his dissent from the established polytheism, and aimed to prove that the pagan deities were mortals. This work was very popular with the Epicureans, and was translated into Latin by Ennius.

The original and version are both lost.

E-ve'nor, $[Eb\eta\nu\omega\rho_{,}]$ a Greek painter, was the father and master of Parrhasius. He lived about 420 B.C.

E-ve'nus, $[Eb\eta\nu\sigma_{,}]$ a Greek poet of Parros, who wrote best to be a superficient of the property of t

about 450 B.C., and from whom Socrates is said to have taken lessons in poetry. He is supposed to have been the author of numerous epigrams found in the Greek Anthology.

Everaerts. See Everard. Éverard. See Everard, (Angelo.) Everard, a'veh-rart', or Everaerts, a'veh-rarts, (Egi-DIUS,) a Dutch physician, born at Berg-op-Zoom, practised at Antwerp, where he published in 1583 a treatise "On the Marvellous Virtues of the Peruvian Weed called

Everard, (Joannes Secundus,) a popular poet, son of Nicolaas, noticed below, was born at the Hague in 1511. He studied law, and about 1533 went to Spain, where he became Latin secretary to the emperor Charles V. He gained an extensive reputation by his Latin V. He gained an extensive reputation by his Latin poem entitled "Basia." Died in 1536.

Everard or Everardi, à veh-rar dee, (NICOLAAS,) an eminent Dutch jurist, born at Grypskerk in 1473, was a friend of Erasmus. He was president of the supreme court, or grand council, of Holland, at the Hague, from 1509 to 1527, and was eminent for learning and probity. He published "Topica Juris," (1516.) Died in 1532.

See FOPPENS, "Bibliotheca Belgica."

a councillor to Philip II., and secretary of the order of "Negotia, sive Poemata Sacra," (1566,) and "Otia, sive Poemata Profana," (1612.) Died at Venice in 1571.

His brother, Adrian Marius, also gained distinction as a Latin poet. His verses were printed in 1612 with those of Nicolaas and Joannes. Died in 1568.

Everardi. See EVERARD.

Everardi, å-vå-rar'dee, [Fr. Éverard, å'veh-rår',] (Angelo,) an Italian painter, born at Brescia in 1647, died prematurely in 1678.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Everdingen, van, van ev'er-ding'en or a'ver-ding'-Hen, (ALBERT,) an excellent Dutch landscape-painter and engraver, born at Alkmaar in 1621, studied with Savery and Peter Molyn, both of whom he surpassed. He travelled in Norway, the wild, rugged, and picturesque scenery of which afforded many subjects for his art. He excelled also in marine views and storms, and executed admirable engravings in aqua-fortis. Died at his native place in 1675.

His brother CÆSAR, born at Alkmaar in 1606, was a skilful painter of history and portraits, and an able architect. Died at Alkmaar in 1679.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Ev'er-ett, (ALEXANDER HILL,) an American scholar and diplomatist, born in Boston in 1792, was a brother of Edward Everett, noticed below. He graduated at Harvard University in 1806, and studied law under John Q. Adams, whom he accompanied to Russia as secretary of legation about 1809. He published in 1821 a work entitled "Europe, or a General Survey of the Principal Powers," etc. In 1825 he was appointed minister to the court of Spain, where he remained several years. He published "America, or a General Survey of the Political Situation of the Several Powers of the Western Continent." Having returned home about 1830, he became editor of the "North American Review," to which he contributed many literary and political articles. He conducted this review for about five years with great ability. He became an adherent of the Democratic party and a political friend of General Jackson about 1832, after which he was nominated several times as a candidate for Congress, but was not elected. In 1845 he published a volume of poems. He was appointed commissioner to China in 1845, and died at Canton in May, 1847. He had married Lucretia Peabody about 1816.

See Griswold, "Prose Writers of America;" Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Everett, (EDWARD,) a distinguished American orator, scholar, and statesman, was born in Dorchester, Norfolk county, Massachusetts, on the 11th of April, 1794. His father, the Rev. Oliver Everett, was for a number of years the minister of the New South Church, in Boston, and in 1799 was appointed judge of the circuit court. While preparing for college, Edward Everett attended a school kept by Ezekiel Webster, brother of the celebrated Daniel Webster, who on one occasion, during Ezekiel's absence, took charge of the school for a week. It was thus that the acquaintance began between two individuals who were afterwards destined to act together a distinguished part in their country's history. Edward Everett entered Harvard in the summer of 1807, and graduated, with the highest honours of his class, in 1811. He immediately commenced the study of divinity under President Kirkland. In February, 1814, he was ordained as minister of Brattle Street Church, Boston. In 1815 he was called to the chair of the Greek professorship at Harvard; but, in order more fully to qualify himself for the position, he visited Germany, and went through a course of study at the University of Göttingen. He afterwards made the tour of Europe. Returning, after an absence of four years, to his native country, in 1819, he entered upon the duties of his professorship, and gave to the study of Greek literature an impulse the influence of which is still felt in America. In 1822 he married the daughter of the Hon. Peter Chardon Brooks. In 1824 he was elected to Congress, and took his seat in the House of Representatives, in 1825, as a supporter of John Quincy Adams. He continued in terminating in apoplexy, on the 15th of January, 1865.

Congress ten years. In 1835 he was elected Governor of Massachusetts. During the four years of his official term the Board of Education was organized, the normal schools founded, and other important public measures adopted or carried on. In the gubernatorial election of 1839, Mr. Everett failed to be re-elected by a single vote only. Thus released from public duty, he visited Europe the second time in the summer of 1840, and passed the winter in Italy. On the election of General Harrison to the Presidential chair, Webster became secretary of state, and, chiefly through his influence, Everett was appointed minister at the court of Saint James. Several important questions, including that of the north-eastern boundary, were then agitated between the two countries. Mr. Everett performed his difficult diplomatic duties in a manner that reflected the highest credit upon himself and distinguished honour upon the administration with which he was connected. Having returned home in 1845, he was soon after elected president of Harvard University. He resigned this position in 1849. In 1852 Mr. Everett was called by President Fillmore to the office of secretary of state, left vacant by the death of Daniel Webster; he held this place, however, only four months,—that is, until the inauguration of Franklin Pierce, March 4, 1853. Previously to his retiring from the cabinet he had been elected, by the legislature of Massachusetts, to the Senate of the United States. Although in feeble health, he applied himself assiduously, during that exciting period, to the discharge of his public duties. In May, 1854, in compliance with the earnest recommendation of his physician, he resigned his seat in Congress, and withdrew to private life. As soon as his health was somewhat restored, he commenced his labours in behalf of the Mount Vernon Fund, the object of which was to purchase the home and burial-place of the immortal Washington, (then in the possession of his nephew, Bushrod Washington,) in order that it might for all future time belong to the American people as a place of public resort and pilgrimage. The sum collected for this noble purpose by the efforts of Mr. Everett (as the result of his lectures, writings, etc.) amounted to scarcely less than one hundred thousand dollars.

Mr. Éverett was by temperament and mental constitu-tion strongly conservative. This tendency was perhaps strengthened by the obvious consideration that, without a measure of the spirit of conciliation and mutual concession, the government of a free people, spread over a vast extent of territory and having a great diversity of interests, would necessarily be exposed to continual jars, if not fatal collisions. His tastes and his principles alike made him averse to all discord and violence; and, like many others, he was led to hope that, by a moderate and conciliatory policy on the part of the North, the spirit of Southern slavery—that great source of peril to the nation —might be rendered more mild and less aggressive. When at length the assault committed by Brooks upon Mr. Sumner in the Senate, and the subsequent outrages of the pro-slavery party in Missouri and Kansas, had excited deep and general indignation among the people of the non-slaveholding States, Mr. Everett's anxiety seemed to increase, with the increasing danger, to avert, if possible, the dreadful scourge of civil war from his hitherto pros-perous and happy country. With this view, he allowed his name to go before the people as a representative of the party of conciliation and compromise, by which party he was chosen in the summer of 1860 a candidate for the Vice-Presidency, John Bell, of Tennessee, being the nominee for President. In the ensuing election they received only thirty-nine electoral votes, and Mr. Lin-coln was chosen President by a large majority. The events of the next few months showed that the Southern leaders had for many years been making preparations for a separation from the Union, and that the election of Mr. Lincoln merely furnished them with a plausible preparation from the people for contribute their actions and the second s pretext before the people for carrying their schemes into effect. When Mr. Everett perceived that war was inevitable, and that the nation could only be preserved by putting down the rebellion by force of arms, he gave all his energies and influence towards the support of the Federal government. He died of an affection of the lungs,

Edward Everett affords a remarkable example of an almost universal culture, -of the successful prosecution of the most diversified pursuits, combined with rare accuracy and thoroughness in those departments of learning to which he more especially devoted himself. His literary productions consist chiefly of his elaborate public speeches and addresses delivered on various occasions. He also contributed several important articles to the "North American Review." Among these we would call especial attention to one which most ably discussed the doctrine of nullification, (then rife in South Carolina,) published in October, 1830. His published speeches and addresses are perhaps not surpassed in value by those of any other American orator, if, in addition to the grace and elegance of the style, we take into consideration the correct and valuable information which they contain.

For some excellent remarks on the character of Mr. Everett, both as a gentleman and a scholar, see "Character and Characteristic Men," by E. P. WHIPPLE, pp. 243-252; see, also, "A Memoir of Edward Everett," Boston, 1865; "Christian Examiner" for November, 1850; Griswold's "Prose Writers of America;" "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iv.; "Golden Age of American Oratory," by Edward G. Parker, Boston, 1857; "North American Review" for April, 1825, January, 1837, and October, 1850; "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1840.

Evermer. See EBREMAR.

Evers, A-vair, (CHARLES JOSEPH,) BARON, a Belgian teneral in the French service, born at Brussels in 1773;

died in 1818.

Ev'ers-ley, (Charles Shaw Lefevre,) Viscount, an English legislator, born in London in 1794. family name was SHAW. He was elected to Parliament as a Whig in 1830, and became Speaker of the House of Commons in 1839. He was re-elected to that office in 1841, in 1847, and in 1852, and ceased to be Speaker in 1857, when he was raised to the peerage, as Viscount Eversley. His official conduct was highly approved by both parties. He was remarkable for dignity of manner.

Everts, (NICOLAAS.) See EVERARD.

Evertsen, êv'ert-sen, a Dutch family which produced several distinguished naval officers, of whom five were brothers. Cornelius, a vice-admiral, was killed in battle with the English, July, 1666. His brother John, holding the same rank in the navy, was killed in the ensuing month. Cornelius, the son of John, attained the rank of vice-admiral, and died in 1679.

See J. C. DE JONGE, "Vie des Amiraux de Zélande J. et C. Evert-sen," 1817.

Évesque. See Lévesque. Evliya or Evleea, év-lee'â, (Effendi,) a noted Turkish traveller, born in Constantinople in 1611, passed the greater part of his mature life in travel through Asia and Europe. He often accompanied military expeditions or diplomatic missions as secretary. He wrote several volumes of Travels, which, although they display more credulity than judgment, are well adapted to give an insight into the Turkish character and mode of thought. Died about 1680.

See Von Hammer, "Notice of Evlya Effendi," in his "Histoire de l'Empire Ottoman."

E-vo'dĭ-us, an intimate friend of Saint Augustine, was born at Tagaste, (Africa.) He became Bishop of Uzalis, near Utica, about 396 A.D. He wrote letters to Saint

Augustine, which are extant.

Augustine, which are extant.

Evremond, avr mon', (Charles de Saint-Denis
—deh sân'deh-ne',) Seigneur de Saint-Évremond, a
French courtier, wit, and litterateur, born at Saint-Denysle-Guast, near Coutances, in 1613. He entered the army
at an early age, and, by his bravery, wit, and polite
accomplishments, attracted the notice of Turenne and
Condé, with the latter of whom he became intimate.

In the way of the Fronde about 1650, he supported the In the war of the Fronde, about 1650, he supported the royal cause, and was promoted by the king. For some political offence, Louis XIV. ordered him to be confined in the Bastille in 1661; but he escaped to England in 1662, was received with great favour at court, and never returned to France. Charles II. granted him a pension of £300. His letters, essays, dramas, etc. (in French) are the more temperature of the programment of gained him much temporary reputation; but they are mostly of a trifling character, and have little merit except the natural and graceful style. Died in 1703. See P. DESMAISEAUX. "Vie du Sieur de Saint-Évremond," 1705; C. COTOLENDI, "Saint-Evremontiana," Amsterdam, 1701.

Ewald, ā'ŵâlt, (Georg Heinrich August,) an eminent German Orientalist and biblical critic, was born at Göttingen in 1803. He became professor of philosophy at Göttingen about 1827, and of Oriental languages in the grammar, (1835.) From 1837 to 1848 he was professor of theology at Tübingen. In 1848 he resumed his former functions at Göttingen. Among his principal works are "The Poetical Books of the Old Testament," (1835–37.) a "History of the People of Israel until the Advent of Christ," (3 vols., 1843-50,) and "The Prophets of the Old Testament," ("Die Propheten des alten Bundes," 2 vols., 1840.) In his religious views he inclined towards rationalism. In 1869 he was elected a member of the North German Parliament. One of his last works was "Sieben Sendschreiben des neuen Bundes" (1871.) He died in May, 1875.

Ewald, (Johann Ludwig,) a German Protestant theologian and writer, born in Hesse-Darmstadt in 1748. After he had preached rationalism some years at Offenbach, he avowed his conversion to evangelical doctrines. In 1781 he became court preacher at Detmold. he removed to Bremen, and to Heidelberg in 1805. He published many works. Died in 1822.
See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ewald, (Johannes.) See Evald. Ewald, a'valt, or Evald, (John.) a Danish general, born at Cassel in 1744. He fought for the British in the United States in 1776–82, and entered the Danish service in 1788. Having risen to the rank of general, he distinguished himself in defence of the neutrality of Denmark about 1806. He was author of an able and very successful treatise, "Instructions in War," ("Belehrungen über den Krieg," 1798.) Died in 1813. Malte-Brun represents him as a brother of the poet Evald.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ew'art, (yoo'art,) (WILLIAM,) an English Liberal legislator, born in Liverpool in 1798, was educated for the law. He represented the burghs of Dumfries district in Parliament for many years, beginning in 1841. About 1850 he procured the passage of an act to establish free public libraries, and laboured for the abolition of capital punishment. Died in 1869.

Ew'bank. (THOMAS.) a writer on practical mechanics, was born in England in 1792. He emigrated to New York about 1820, and was appointed commissioner of patents in 1849. Among his works are a "Descriptive and Historical Account of Hydraulic and other Machines, Ancient and Modern," (1842,) and "Thoughts on Matter and Force," (1858.) Died in 1870.

Ew/ell, (yoo'el.) (RICHARD STODDARD) an American records by the Directive of Columbia about 1888.

general, born in the District of Columbia about 1818, graduated at West Point in 1840. He became a captain about 1849, resigned his commission in 1861, and took arms against the Union. He commanded a division in several battles near Richmond in June, 1862, and lost a leg in August near Bull Run. Having been raised to the rank of lieutenant general, he commanded a corps of Lee's army at Gettysburg, July, 1863. He took part in the battles of the Wilderness and Spottsylvania Court-House, May, 1864. He was taken prisoner near the Appomattox River, April 6, 1865.

See "Southern Generals," anonymous, New York, 1865.

Ewers, a 'wers, (Johann Philipp Gustav.) a German historian, born in the diocese of Corbie in 1781. He became professor of history at Dorpat in 1810, and published several works on the history and statistics of Russia. Died in 1830.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ew'ing, (yoo'ing,) (Rev. Greville,) a Scottish theologian, born in Edinburgh in 1767, was for many years pastor of an Independent church in Glasgow. He gained distinction as an expositor of Scripture, and published a "Greek and English Lexicon," (1802,) "Letters to the Jews," and several religious treatises. Died in 1841.

Ew'ing, (John,) an American Presbyterian minister, born in Maryland in 1732. He became pastor of a church in Philadelphia in 1759, and provost of the University of Pennsylvania in 1779. He contributed to the

Transactions of the American Philosophical Society.

Ewing, (THOMAS,) an American statesman, born in Ohio county, Virginia, in December, 1789. He was taken to the State of Ohio about 1792 by his father, who was not able to give him much education at school. After he was twenty-one years of age, he entered the Ohio University at Athens. He studied law, was admitted to the bar in 1816, and practised with success in the courts of Ohio and in the supreme court of the United States. He represented Ohio in the Senate of the United States from March, 1831, to March, 1837, during which period he acted with the Whig party. He supported General Harrison for the Presidency in 1840, and became secretary of the treasury in March, 1841. In September, 1841, he resigned because President Tyler vetoed a bill for a national bank (for the dent Tyler vetoed a bill for a national bank (for the regulation of exchanges) of which Mr. Ewing was in part the author. He was secretary of the interior from March, 1849, until the death of President Taylor, July, 1850. In the latter part of 1850 he was appointed a Senator of the United States, to fill a vacancy caused by the removal of Thomas Corwin to a seat in the cabinet. He opposed Clay's Compromise bill and the Fugitive Slave bill. After his retirement from the Senate, March. 1851, he resumed the practice of law at Lancaster, Ohio. Died in 1871

Exauvillez, d', (Philippe Irénée, Boistel) a French Catholic, born at Amiens in 1786, wrote "The Good Curate," (1827,) and other popular religious works. He made a French version of Sir Walter Scott's works, from which he omitted all passages contrary to Roman

Catholicism. Died in 1858.

Excelmans, êk'sêl'môn', or Exelmans, (Rémi Joseph Isidore,) Baron, an eminent French general, was born at Bar-le-Duc in 1775. He entered the army young, and became aide-de-camp to Murat in 1801. For his gallant conduct at Austerlitz, in 1805, he was made a colonel. He served with distinction at Eylau, where he won the rank of general of brigade, and at Friedland, in 1807. In 1811 he was grand equerry of Murat, then King of Naples; but in 1812 he returned to France, was created a baron, and commanded a division in the campaign of Russia. He displayed great courage and skill at Borodino, and in the campaign of 1814 in France. At Waterloo he commanded a corps of cavalry of the reserve. After an exile of four years, he returned to France in 1819. He was restored to his rank as a peer in 1831, and became a marshal of France about 1850. Died in 1851 or 1852.

See J. Nollet-Fabert, "Notice sur M. le Maréchal Exelmans," 1851; "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français."

Exelmans. See EXCELMANS.

Exeter, BISHOP OF. See PHILLPOTTS, (HENRY.) Exîmeno, êk-se-mā'no, (Don Antonio,) a learned

Spanish Jesuit and ingenious author, born at Balbastro, of Spain," (1769,) the style of which is admired, and a treatise on the "Origin and Principles of Music, with a History of its Progress," etc., (1774,) which is his chief

production. Died in Rome in 1798

Exmouth, eks'muth, (EDWARD PELLEW,) VISCOUNT, an eminent English admiral, born at Dover in 1757, in the battle of Lake Champlain in 1776, and became a post-captain in 1782. During the war against France he captured a number of the enemy's ships, for which service he was knighted about 1794. He was elected member of Parliament in 1802, and obtained the rank of rear-admiral in 1804, with a command in the East Indies. As vice-admiral, he was appointed commander-in-chief in the Mediterranean in 1810. In 1814 he was created Baron Exmouth and promoted to the rank of full admiral. In 1816 Lord Exmouth commanded a perilous expedition against the Algerines, who had violated a treaty for the abolition of Christian slavery. The English and Dutch fleets attacked Algiers on the 26th of August, and directed their fire with such skill and effect that the Dey, after an obstinate resistance, was compelled to submit on the same day, and about twelve hundred captives and Ghent.

were liberated. In this action the admiral's coat was torn by a cannon-ball. On his return to England, Lord Exmouth was received with unbounded applause, and was raised to the rank of viscount. He retired from public service in 1821, and died in 1833.

See Edward Osler, "Life of Admiral Exmouth," 1835; "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1835.

don Quarterly Review" for December, 1835.

Exner, êks'ner, (Franz,) a German philosopher, born in Vienna in 1802, was professor of philosophy at Prague from 1831 to 1848. He wrote, among other works, one "On Nominalism and Realism," (1841,) and the "Doctrine of the Unity of Thought and Existence," (1845.)

Expilly, êks'pe'le', (CLAUDE,) a French lawyer and councillor of state, born at Voiron in 1561. He was employed by Henry IV. and Louis XIII. as negotiator in Piedmont and Savoy, and became president of the Parliament of Grenoble. He wrote a "Life of Chevalier Bayard," (1650.) Died in 1636.

See J. C. Martin, "Histoire et Vie de Claude Expilly," 1803.

See J. C. MARTIN, "Histoire et Vie de Claude Expilly," 1803.

Expilly, (Jean Joseph,) Abbé, a French geographer, born at Saint-Remi, Provence, in 1719, performed many journeys in the public service, and others, for the purpose of collecting materials for his works. prolific and accurate writer, and published, between 1750 and 1770, treatises on geography, which were among the best of that period. Among these is a "Geographical and Historical Dictionary of Gaul and of France," (6 vols., 1762-70.) Died in 1793.

Expilly, (Louis Alexandre,) a French priest and revolutionist, born at Brest in 1742, became a deputy to the States-General in 1789, and was one of the framers of the civil constitution of the clergy. In 1790 he was chosen constitutional Bishop of Finisterre. He was con-

demned on a charge of Federalism, and executed in 1794.

Ex-u-pe'rĭ-us, [Fr. Exupère, êk'sü'pair',] Bishop of Toulouse, lived about 400 A.D., and was eminent for

Eyb, von, fon sp, (Albrecht,) a German ecclesiastic of high reputation, born about 1420, became chamberlain to Pope Pius II. He published a compilation from ancient authors, entitled "The Poetic Pearl," ("Margarita poetica," 1472,) often reprinted. Died about 1478.

Eyck, van, vån sk, (Hubbert,) a famous Flemish pointer, born in 1266, was a brother of Lan with whom

painter, born in 1366, was a brother of Jan, with whom he worked in partnership at Bruges and Ghent. They sometimes painted together on the same picture,—for example, the altar-piece of a church in Ghent representing the Adoration of the Lamb, which is called their master-piece. To these brothers is ascribed the inventions of the control of the contr tion of oil-painting, or, more properly, an improved method of preparing the pigments. (See EYCK, JAN VAN.) Died in 1426.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Eyck, van, (JAN,) a celebrated Flemish painter, sometimes called JOHN OF BRUGES, was born at or near Maaseyck about 1390, and was a pupil of Hubert, his brother. He worked mostly at Ghent and Bruges. About 1425 he obtained the favour of Philip the Good, Duke of Burgundy, who employed him as an artist and ambassador. He had received from nature the qualities requisite for a great painter. He and his brother were the first who attained to great success in oil-painting, having discovered a new vehicle of colour, composed of siccative oils and resins. His pictures preserve to the present time an admirable freshness and brilliancy of colour. "His colour," says Emeric-David, in the "Biographie Universelle," "though inferior in harmony to that of modern master-pieces, has more vivacity." Among his works are "The Adoration of the Magi," a "Virgin and Child," and a "Saint Jerome." Died about 1440.

See A. MICHIELS, "Histoire de la Peinture Flamande;" CARTON, Les trois Frères Van Eyck," etc., 1848.

Eyck, van, (KASPAR,) a Flemish painter, born at Antwerp, lived in the second half of the seventeenth century. He painted marine views with skill. century.

Eyck, van, (MARGARET,) a sister of Hubert and Jan, was a successful painter. She refused an offer (or offers) of marriage because she preferred to devote herself to She probably worked with her brothers in Bruges 883

Eyck, van, (NICOLAAS,) a Flemish painter, born in Antwerp about 1630, acquired a great reputation for battle-pieces. The particulars of his life are not known.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Eyckens. See Eykens.
Eyer. See Ayrer, (Jakob.)
Eyke de Rebkow. See Rebkow.

Eykens, ī'kens, or Eyckens, īk'kens, (Jan,) a son of Pieter, noticed below, was a skilful painter of flowers

and fruits. Died in 1669.

Eykens or Eyckens, (PIETER,) called THE ELDER, a skilful Flemish historical painter, born in Antwerp about 1600. He worked in his native city, the churches of which contain the most of his paintings. Among them are a "Last Supper," a "Saint Catherine Disputing," and "Elijah Ascending in a Chariot of Fire." His design, colour, and expression are praised by Descamps. He sometimes painted figures for the works of landscapepainters.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Eymar, A'mâr', (Claude,) a literary French merchant, born in Marseilles in 1744. He wrote commentaries on Rousseau's works, and essays on various subjects. Died in 1822.

Eymar, d', dà'mar', (Ange Marie,) Comte, a French littérateur, born at Marseilles about 1740; died at Geneva

in 1803.

Eymer. See Hymir. Eymeric, à-mà-rèk', (NICOLAS,) a native of Gerona, in Spain, born about 1320, entered the Dominican order, and was accounted the greatest canonist of his time. He was made Inquisitor-General in 1356, and wrote "The Inquisitor's Directory," the atrocious maxims of which became the guide of Torquemada. Died in 1399.

Eynard, a'nār', (J. G.,) a merchant, born at Lyons in 1775, removed to Geneva in his youth. About 1824 he devoted himself to the cause of Greek nationality, and in 1320 he learned as advanced recognition.

and in 1829 he loaned or advanced 700,000 francs to

the Greek treasury

Eynde, van den, vån den īn'deh, [Lat. Eyn'dels,] (Jakob.) a Dutch writer, born at Delft about 1575, published a volume of Latin poems, (1611.) and a "Chronicle of Zealand," (1634.) Died in 1614.

Eynden, van, vån īn'den, (Jacob.) a Dutch painter

of animals, flowers, etc., born at Nymwegen in 1733;

died about 1800.

Eynden, van, (ROLAND,) a Dutch writer and painter, born at Dort in 1748, published, in conjunction with Vander Villigen, a "History of the Painters of the Low Countries," from the middle of the eighteenth century, which is esteemed valuable. Died in 1819.

Eyndius. See Eynde, van den. Eyre, air, (Edward John,) an Englishman, distinguished as an explorer of Australia, was born about 1818. He published in 1845 "Discoveries in Central Australia." In 1864 he was appointed Governor of Jamaica. He was censured for the severity with which he suppressed an insurrection in October, 1865, and was removed soon after that date.

Eyre, (Sir James,) an English judge, born in Wiltshire in 1734. After practising law in London, he became recorder of that city in 1762. He was appointed a baron of the exchequer in 1772, and first commissioner of the great seal in 1792. He held the office of lord chief justice of the court of common pleas from 1793

until his death in 1799.

See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Eyriès, à're-ês', (Jean Baptiste Benoît,) a French geographer and translator, born at Marseilles in 1767.

He translated from the English and German many works on geography and narratives of voyages, was one of the founders of the Geographical Society of Paris, and editor of the "Annales des Voyages." He wrote many articles for Michaud's "Biographie Universelle," and published with Pinkerton an "Abridgment of Modern Geography," (2 vols., 1827.) Died in 1846. Eysel, i'zel, (Johann Philipp,) a German physician

Eysel, I'zel, (Johann Philipp,) a German physician and writer, born at Erfurt in 1652; died in 1717.

Eytelwein, I'tel-ŵīn', (Johann Albrecht,) a Prussian engineer born at Frankfort in 1764. He published a "Manual of the Mechanics of Solid Bodies and Hydraulics," (1801,) a "Manual of Perspective," (1810,) and other works. Died about 1840.

Eytzing, von, fon īt'sing, (Michael,) a German historian of the sixteenth century, published a history of events in the Low Countries from 1550 to 1583, entitled

events in the Low Countries from 1559 to 1583, entitled "On the Belgic Lion," ("De Leone Belgico," etc., 1583.)

Ezéchias, the French of HEZEKIAH, which see.

Ézéchiel. See Ezekiel

Ez-ed-deen or Ez-ed-dîn, êz-ed-deen', an Arabian

poet, born in 1181; died in 1261.

E-ze'ki-el, [Heb. ¬NPIN'; Fr. Ézéchiel, à'zà'she'êl' or à'zà'ke-êl'; Ger. Ezéchiel, êt-sā'ke-êl,] one of the four greater prophets, was a contemporary of Daniel. During the first Babylonian captivity he was removed, with other captives, about 600 B.C., to the river Chebar, an affluent of the Euphrates. He began to prophesy and other sins in for B.C. His prophecies are generally and other sins in for B.C. His prophecies are generally and other sins in 595 B.C. His prophecies are generally considered obscure, but are remarkable for bold and magnificent imagery. Many critics concede to him considerable poetical genius and great energy of character. The data of his external life are very deficient. The only important event of his personal history noticed in his writings is the death of his wife, (chap. xxiv. 18.) The New Testament contains no mention of Ezekiel, nor any quotation from the book which bears his name.

See C. F. Boerner, "Dissertatio de Ezechiele Propheta," 1719.

Ezekiel, a Jewish poet, who lived at Alexandria, and wrote, in Greek, a drama on the Exodus from Egypt.

E-ze'kĭ-el, an Armenian astronomer, born about 673 A.D. After travelling in Greece, he opened in his native place in 710 a school, which became flourishing. He wrote a "Treatise on the Zodiac," and other works. Died in 727.

Ezengatsi, éz-en-gât'see, written also Ezenkantsi, (HOVAN, i.e. JOHN,) an eminent Armenian writer and priest. Died about 1325.

Ez/nig, Ez/nag, or Ez/nik, an Armenian writer and theologian, born in 397 A.D.; died in 478.
Eznik. See Eznig.

Eznik. See Eznig.

Ezquerra, êth-ker'râ, or Esquerra, ês-ker'râ, a Spanish poet and priest, born in Biscay about 1568. His reputation is founded on his "Epistle to Bartholomew Argensola," the style of which is a model of elegance, purity, and grace. Died in 1641.

Ez'ra, [Heb. אין: Lat. Es'dras; Fr. Esdras, ês'-drās'; Ger. Es'ra or Es'dras, an eminent Jewish scribe and reformer, was the author of the canonical book which bears his name, and perhaps of the two books of Chronical books.

bears his name, and perhaps of the two books of Chronicles. He was probably born in Babylon. After the temple had been rebuilt at Jerusalem, Ezra received authority from the King of Persia, about 458 B.C., to lead a large number of captive Jews back to their fatherland. (See Ezra vii., viii., ix., and x., and Nehemiah viii.) He was Governor of Judea until 445 B.C. He is called the "Restorer of the Scriptures," which he appears to have revised. Ezzelino, (da Romano.) See Romano.

Е.

Fabbra, della, del'la fab'bra, (Luigi,) a distinguished professor of medicine in the University of Ferrara, born

in that city in 1655; died in 1723.

Fabbrizi, de', da fâb-brêt'see, (Luigi Cinzio,) an Italian writer, born in Venice about 1450, published "Origine de' volgari Proverbi," (1526.) Died about 1526. See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Fabbroni. See FABRONI.

Faber. See Fabre, Le Fèvre, and Fèvre. Faber, (Antoine and Claude.) See Favre.

Faber, få'ber, (BASIL,) a German scholar and Protestant writer, born at Sora, or Sorau, in 1520. His chief work is "Treasury of Scholastic Learning," ("Thesaurus Eruditionis scholasticæ," 1571,) often reprinted. Died

about 1575.

Faber, (FELIX,) an author and itinerant preacher,

SCHMIDT born at Zurich about whose original name was SCHMIDT, born at Zurich about

1442; died at Ulm in 1502.

Fā/ber, (Frederick William,) a Roman Catholic priest and writer, nephew of George Stanley Faber, noticed below, was born in England in 1815. Died in 1863.

See Bowden, "Life of F. W. Faber," 1869.

Faber, (GEORGE STANLEY,) an eminent English theologian, born near Bradford, in Yorkshire, in 1773. He studied at University College, Oxford. Having graduated in 1803, he rose through several preferments to be a prein 1803, he rose through several preferments to be a prebendary in the cathedral of Salisbury in 1831. Among his principal works we may name his "View of the Mosaical Records," ("Horæ Mosaicæ," 1801,) "On the Mysteries of the Cabyri, or the Great Gods of Phænicia," (1803,) "Difficulties of Infidelity," (1824,) (a masterly production,) "Difficulties of Romanism," (1826,) "View of the Prophecies relating to Judah and Israel," and "The Sacred Calendar of Prophecy," (3 vols., 1828.) His productions evince great learning and research and a spirit of fervent piety and are regarded by competent a spirit of fervent piety, and are regarded by competent critics as among the most valuable that have been written on those subjects. Died in 1854.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for May, 1854; Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Faber, fa'ba', Fabre, fabr, or Le Fèvre, leh fevr, (JEAN,) a celebrated French lawyer and jurist, born in

Angoulême; died in 1340.

Faber, fâ'ber, (Johann,) surnamed the Hammer of Heretics, a German theologian and zealous adversary of Luther, was born at Leutkirch, in Suabia, about He became a Dominican monk. He published, besides other polemical works against the Protestants, the "Hammer of Heretics," ("Malleus Hæreticorum," 1524.) In 1531 he became Bishop of Vienna. Died in 1541.

See KETTNER, "Dissertatio de J. Fabri Vita et Scriptis," 1737. Faber, (Johann,) a German Catholic theologian and controversialist, born at Heilbronn about 1500; died

about 1560.

Faber, (JOHANN,) a German botanist and physician, born at Bamberg about 1570, practised in Rome, and was physician to Pope Urban VIII.

Faber, (Johann Ernst,) a German Orientalist and

Faber, (JOHANN ERNST,) a German Orientalist and writer, born at Simmerthausen in 1745; died in 1774.

Faber, (PIERRE,) a French classical scholar, born in Auvergne about 1530; died about 1615. He wrote commentaries on Cicero, (1601.)

Faber, (SAMUEL,) a Swiss writer, born at Altorf in 1657. His chief work is "The World in a Nutshell," ("Orbis Terrarum in Nuce.") Died in 1716.

Fabert Stapulensis. See Lefèvre D'ESTAPLES.

Fabert. (A'bert or fâ'bair.' (ARRAHAM.) a noted orna-

Fabert, fâ'bert or fâ'bair', (ABRAHAM,) a noted ornamental printer, born at Metz about 1560; died in 1638.

Fabert, (ABRAHAM,) a famous French general, a son of the preceding, was born at Metz in 1599. After having distinguished himself in several battles, he was created marshal of France by Louis XIV in 1658, and at the same time was appointed governor of Sedan, at which place he died in 1662. His exploits and good fortune

were so extraordinary that they were by many ascribed to magic.

See COURTILZ DE SANDRAS, "Vie du Maréchal Fabert," 1697; J. DE LA BARRE, "Vie du Maréchal Fabert," 1752; VOLTAIRE, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Bégin, "Éloge du Maréchal Fabert,"

Fā'bī-an or Fabyan, (ROBERT,) a noted merchant and sheriff of London, born about 1450, was the author of "Concordance of Histories," or "Fabian's Chronicle," (1516,) which treats of English history. Died in 1512. See Dibbin, "Typographical Antiquities."

Fā'bi-an, [Lat. Fabia'nus; Fr. Fabien, fā'be-an',]
Saint, was elected pope in 236 A.D., and suffered martyrdom under the emperor Decius in 250.
Fa-bi-ā'nus, (Papir'ius,) a Roman philosopher of the

first century, wrote numerous treatises on philosophy. The two Senecas expressed a high opinion of his works.

Fabii, fa'be-i, a powerful patrician house of ancient Rome, which became conspicuous soon after the estab-lishment of the republic. Three brothers named Fabius obtained seven successive consulships between 486 and 479 B.C.

Fa-bi-o'la, Saint, a Roman lady of the illustrious house of Fabius, was celebrated for her piety and benevolence, and was the founder of hospitals in Italy. Died

about 400 A.D.

See BAILLET, "Vies des Saints."

Fã'Di-us Am-bus'tus, (Marcus,) a general, was consul in 360, in 356, and in 354 B.C., and afterwards dictator of Rome about 351 B.C. He was the father of Fabius Maximus Rullianus, noticed below. He defeated the Hernici and Tarquinians.

Fā'bi-us Max'i-mus, (QUINTUS,) a son of the following, and grandson by adoption of Paulus Æmilius, was chosen consul 122 B.C. Having the department of Transalpine Gaul, he carried on a successful war against the Arverni and the Allobroges. On one occasion he defeated the enemy, who lost 120,000 men, while the loss of the Romans was very small. For this victory he received the surname of Allobrogicus.

Fā/bǐ-us Max'ī-mus Æ-mil-ĭ-ā'nus, (Quintus,) son of the consul Paulus Æmilius, passed by adoption into the house of Fabius. He was elected consul of Rome 147 B.C. He carried on a successful war in Spain against Viriathus, a famous general commanding the Lusitanians. Like the great Fabius Cunctator, he pursued in his wars the defensive policy.

Fā'bĭ-us Max'ĭ-mus Gur'gēs, (Quintus,) a son of Fabius Maximus Rullianus, was consul in 292 B.C., and again in 276. He was the grandfather of the great Fabius

Cunctator.

Fā'bī-us Max'ī-mus Rul-lī-ā'nus, (QUINTUS,) a famous general, was five times consul (322-295 B.C.) and twice dictator of Rome. He also held many other high offices. He gained victories over the Samnites in 325, in 322, and in 296 B.C. He was reputed the greatest Roman general of his time.

See NIEBUHR, "History of Rome;" LIVY, "History of Rome;" VALERIUS MAXIMUS, "History of Rome;" AURELIUS VICTOR, "Viri illustres."

Fā'bī-us Max'ī-mus Vĕr-ru-co'sus, (Quintus,) surnamed Cuncta'tor, the greatest of the Fabian line, was consul for the first time in 233 B.C., when he con-quered the Ligurians and had the honour of a triumph. After the Carthaginians had taken Saguntum, the Romans sent Fabius to Carthage at the head of their ambassadors. After the defeat of the Roman armies at Thrasymene in 217, a dictator being thought necessary, Fabius was chosen to that office. He marched against Hannibal, and firmly adhered to the policy of carrying on only a defensive war, in which he was so successful that the Carthaginian general was unable to obtain any advantage over him. Minucius, master of the Roman cavalry, at one time obtaining command of part of the army, engaged with Hannibal, and would have been entirely defeated if Fabius had not hastened to assist him, after

which Minucius gave up his command to Fabius. The dictatorship of Fabius having expired, Paulus Æmilius and Terentius Varro were appointed consuls, and, pur-The and references varro were appointed consults, and, pursuing a different method, were totally defeated at the battle of Cannæ, in 216 B.C., after which the Romans returned to the defensive policy of Fabius. He was chosen consul for the fifth time in 209 B.C. His uniform success against the most formidable enemy of Rome justly won for him the name of Maximus. Ennius spoke of him as one "qui nobis cunctando restituit rem." Died about 203 B.C.

See Plutarch, "Lives;" Livv, "History of Rome," books xx.-xxiv. and xxvi.-xxx.; Niebuhr, "History of Rome;" Polvbius, book iii.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fā'bǐ-us Pic'tor, (CAIUS,) a Roman painter, was the grandfather of the historian Fabius Pictor. He

the grandfather of the historian Fabius Pictor. He painted the temple of Salus ("Safety") about 304 B.C. Fabius Pictor (QUINTUS) was the first Roman historian, and is sometimes called "the father of Latin history." His works are known as the "Annals of Fabius Pictor." He lived at the time of the second Punic war, and died after 216 B.C. His History, which was highly externed by the principle is lively exercised. highly esteemed by the ancients, is lost, except small

See Whiste, "De Fabio Pictore cæterisque Fabiis historicis," 1832; Möller, "De Q. Fabio Pictore," 1690.

Fabius Planciades Fulgentius. See FULGENTIUS. Fā'bĭ-us Vib-u-lā'nus, (KÆso,) a Roman commander, was chosen consul in 484, in 481, and in 479 B.C. He rendered himself very popular with the plebeians, and gained victories over the Veientes and Æqui. During and gained victories over the venence and Audu. During his third consulship the Fabian family volunteered to make a campaign against the Veientes without the aid of other citizens. Kæso led out three hundred and six Fabii, (among whom was his brother Marcus,) attended by their clients or servants, and occupied a fortified post on the Cremera, which enters the Tiber near Rome. They gained several victories, but at length were sur-Prised and all killed in 477 B.C.

See Niebuhr, "History of Rome;" Livy, "History of Rome;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fabius Vibulanus, (MARCUS,) a Roman general, was a brother of the preceding. He was consul in 483 and 480 B.C. He was killed at Cremera in 477. (See

preceding article.)

Fabius Vibulanus, (QUINTUS,) a son of Marcus, was the only one of the Fabii who escaped from being massacred at Cremera by the Veientes in 477 B.C. The different branches of the great Fabian house were descended from him. He was consul in 467, 465, and 459 B.C., and defeated the Volsci. Appius Claudius and Q. Fabius Vibulanus were the chiefs of the decemvirate

B.C., and defeated the Volsci. Appius Claudius and Q. Fabius Vibulanus were the chiefs of the decemyirate formed in 450, and were exiled for their tyrannical acts. Fabre, fabre, (Antoine François Hippolyte,) a French medical writer, born at Marseilles in 1797. He edited the "Lancette Française," and won a medal of the Institute in 1833 for a work on cholera. Died in 1853. Fabre, (Denis,) a French advocate, born at Montpellier, was a member of the Convention in 1792, and voted for the death of the king. He was killed in a battle against the Spaniards in January, 1794.

Fabre, (François Xavier Pascal,) an able French painter, born at Montpellier in 1766, was a pupil of David. He worked many years at Rome and Florence. Among his best works are "The Judgment of Paris," "The Preaching of John the Baptist," and a portrait of Alfieri. He died at Montpellier in 1837.

Fabre, (Jean Claude,) a French ecclesiastic and writer, born in Paris in 1668. He wrote a continuation of Fleury's "Ecclesiastic History," (16 vols., 1734,) and other works. Died in 1753.

Fabre, (Jean Raymond Auguste,) a French poet, born at Jaujac in 1792, was a brother of Marie Joseph Victorin. He wrote, besides other works, a poem called "Calédonie," (1823,) which was received with favour, and "Irène," a tragedy, (1825.) Died in 1839.

See Sabatter, "Vies de Victorier et d'Auguste Fabre."

Fabre, (Marie Joseph Victorin,) a distinguished French poet and ovater born at Jaujac in 1785. He

works are "The Death of Henry IV.," a poem, (1808,) an "Ode on Tasso," a "Eulogy on Montaigne," (1812,) and "Literary History of France in the Eighteenth Century," ("Tableau littéraire de la France au dix-huitième Siècle," 1810.) Died in 1831.

See Sabbatier, "Vies de Victorin et d'Auguste Fabre," 1832; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fabre de l'Aude, fâbr deh lōd, (JEAN PIERRE,) a French statesman, born at Carcassonne in 1755. He was proscribed during the reign of terror, but in 1795 was named deputy to the Council of Five Hundred, and became commissioner of finance. At the coronation of Bonaparte, Fabre, as president of the tribunes, delivered a congratulatory address to the emperor. He was appointed senator in 1807, and received the title of count of the empire. He was afterwards chosen a member of

the grand council of administration of the senate. Died in 1832.

Fabre d'Églantine, fabr dà'glôn'ten', (PHILIPPE FRANÇOIS NAZAIRE,) one of the leading French Jacobins, born at Carcassonne in 1755. At the commencement of the Revolution he leagued himself with Danton, La or the Revolution he leagued himself with Danton, La Croix, and Camille Desmoulins, and participated in all the excesses of this party. He was chosen as deputy from Paris to the National Convention. He voted for the death of Louis XVI. without appeal, and was elected a member of the committee of public safety. He was one of the instigators of the decree which ordered that the English or Hanoverian prisoners should be made. no English or Hanoverian prisoners should be made. He was accused of royalist principles, or modérantisme, and, with Danton, was executed in 1794. He had written numerous comedies.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

graphie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Fabre d'Olivet, fåbr do'le'vå', (M.,) a French philologist and fanciful littérateur, born at Ganges (Languedoc) in 1768. He produced numerous plays, poems, treatises on philology, history, etc. He found, it is said, allegories or mystic meanings in every word, syllable, and figure. Died in 1825.

Fabretti, få-bret'tee, (RAFAEL,) an excellent Italian antiquary, born at Urbino about 1615. He was secretary to Pope Alexander VIII., and in the pontificate of Innocent XII. was appointed keeper of the archives in the castle of Saint Angelo. His principal works are "De Columna Trajani," ("On the Column of Trajan," 1683,) and "Inscriptionum Antiquarum Explicatio," 1683,) and "Inscriptionum Antiquarum Explicatio," ("Explanation of Ancient Inscriptions," 1699.) Died at Rome in 1700.

See Fabroni, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium."

Fabri. See Peiresc, (Fabri De.)
Fabri, få'bree, (Alessandro,) a noted scholar and author, born near Bologna in 1691. He wrote with great elegance, both in Latin and Italian. Died in 1768.

Fabri, fā'bre', (Honoré,) a learned French Jesuit, born about 1607, wrote numerous works, among which are a "Treatise on Plants and the Generation of Animals," (1666,) and "Synopsis Optica," (1667.) Died in 1688.

Fabri de Hilden. See FABRICE DE HILDEN.
Fabriani, fâ-bre-â'nee, (SEVERINO,) an Italian author
and philanthropist, born in the duchy of Módena in 1792.
He assisted Baraldi in his "Memoirs on Religion, Literature," etc., and published several biographies. He devoted much time to the instruction of the deaf and

devoted much time to the instruction of the deal and dumb. Died in 1849.

Fabriano, da, då få-bre-å'no, (Gentile,) a skilful painter of the Roman school, born at Fabriano, in the March of Ancona, about 1370. He worked at Venice and in Rome, where he painted the history of Saint John in the church of San Giovanni Laterano. He is called one of the best painters of his time. Died in 1450.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" BALDINUCCI, "Notizie;" P. BENEDETTI, "Memorie delle Opere di Maestro Gentile da Fabriano," 1830.

Fabrice. See FABRIZIO.

Fabrice. See Fabrillo.

Fabrice de Hilden, få'brèss' deh hil'den, [Lat. Fabrice de Hilden, få'brèss' deh hil'den, få'brèss' d

Fabricius, fâ-bree'se-us, (ANDREAS,) a Roman Cath-

Labricius, ia-dree se-us, (Andreas), a Roman Catholic divine, born near Liege in 1520. He wrote "Harmony of the Augustinian Confession," ("Harmonia Confessionis Augustinianæ," 1573.) Died in 1581.

Fabricius, fâ-brit'se-ûs, (David), a German astronomer, born at Essen in 1564. He is said to have discovered spots in the sun. Among his works are "Letters to Kepler." Died in 1617.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fabricius, (FRANZ,) a theological writer, called also

Fabricius, (FRANZ,) a theological writer, called also Lefèvre, born in Rhenish Prussia in 1524; died in 1573.

Fabricius, fâ-brit'se-ûs, (FREDERICK ERNEST,) a German or Swedish nobleman, who was a companion or attendant of Charles XII. at Bender. He wrote "Anecdotes of the Residence of the King of Sweden at Bender," ("Anecdotes du Séjour du Rai à Bender," 1760.) Died

Fabricius, or Goldschmidt, (Georg,) a German philologist and Latin poet, born at Chemnitz in 1516. He was president of the College of Meissen from 1553 to 1571. Among his works are a "Description of Rome," (1550,) and "Res Germaniæ et Saxoniæ memorabiles," (1609.) Died in 1571.

See BAUMGARTEN-CRUSIUS, "Programma de G. Fabricii Vita,"

Fabricius, (Jakob.) a German physician and mathematician, born at Rostock in 1577. He was physician to the King of Denmark. Died at Copenhagen in 1652. Fabricius, (Jean Louis,) a Swiss theological writer,

born at Schaffhausen in 1632; died in 1696.

Fabricius, (JOHANN,) a German astronomer, son of David, noticed above, wrote a treatise on the spots of the sun, ("De Maculis in Sole observatis," 1611.) Died in 1625.

Fabricius, (Johann,) a German Orientalist, born at Dantzic in 1608, was professor of Hebrew at Rostock, and published "Specimen Arabicum," (1638.) Died in

Fabricius, (JOHANN,) a German Protestant writer and professor of theology, born at Altorf in 1644. Among his works is "Amœnitates theologicæ," (1699.) He taught theology at Altorf for many years. Died in 1729.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fabricius, (Johann Albrecht,) a German scholar and writer, eminent for his profound and various learning, born at Leipsic on the 11th of November, 1668, was a son of Werner the composer. He became professor of a son of Werner the composer. He became professor of eloquence and philosophy at Hamburg about 1700. He published numerous and excellent works, among which are "Bibliotheca Latina, sive Notitia Scriptorum Veterum Latinorum," (3 vols., 1697,) "Bibliotheca Græca," (14 vols. 4to, 1705-28,) containing notices of all the Greek authors who lived before the subversion of the Eastern Empire; "Bibliographia Antiquaria," (1713,) and "Bibliotheca Latina Ecclesiastica," (1718.) He passed the greater part of his mature life at Hamburg, where he died in April 1276 died in April, 1736.

See REIMAR, "De Vita et Scriptis J. A. Fabricii Commentarius," 1737; NICERON, "Mémoires."

Fabricius, (JOHANN ANDREAS,) a German scholar and teacher, born at Dodendorf in 1696, published an "Abridgment of General Literary History," (3 vols., 1752-54.) Died in 1769.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fabricius, (JOHANN CHRISTIAN,) the most eminent entomologist of his time, born at Tondern, in the duchy of Sleswick, in January, 1743, studied under Linnæus at Upsal. In 1775 he was appointed professor of natural history at Kiel, and about the same time published his "Systema Entomologiae." In this work, at the suggestion of the same time published his "Systema Entomologiae." tion of Linnæus, he made an arrangement of insects according to the organs of the mouth. Besides the treatise mentioned above, he wrote "Philosophia Entomologia," (1778,) "Supplementum Entomologiæ," (1797,) and others of a similar nature. Died at Kiel in 1807.

See "Biographie Médicale;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fabricius, (KAREL,) a Dutch painter, born at Delft in 1624, excelled in perspective and portraits. Died in 1654.

Fabricius, (Theodor,) a German Reformer and the ologian, born at Anholt in 1501, wrote several religious (Cavaliere G. Fabroni," 1837.

works. He taught Hebrew at Wittenberg, and acquired the friendship of Luther. Died in 1570.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fabricius, (THEODOSIUS,) a Lutheran theologian, and nephew of the preceding, born at Nordhausen in 1560, was professor of theology at Göttingen. His work entitled "Harmony of the Four Evangelists" was published in the Latin, Greek, Hebrew, and German languages. Died in 1597.

Fabricius, (VINCENZ,) a German physician, jurist, and Latin poet, born at Hamburg in 1612; died in 1667. Fabricius, (WERNER,) a composer and musician, born in Holstein in 1633, was the father of Johann Albrecht, noticed above. He lived at Leipsic. Died in 1679.

Fabricius Hildanus. See FABRICE DE HILDEN.
Fa-bric'i-us (fa-brish'e-us) Lus-qi'nus, (CAIUS,) a

Roman statesman, celebrated for his great integrity and simplicity of life, became consul 282 B.C. About 280 he was sent on an embassy to Pyrrhus, who was encamped with an army near Tarentum. His conduct on this occasion was a celebrated theme of ancient historians and poets. He refused the rich presents or bribes which Pyrrhus offered him. According to tradition, the physician of Pyrrhus proposed to poison his master, expecting a reward from the Romans, but Fabricius not only rejected his offer, but exposed his treachery to Pyrrhus. Fabricius gained victories over the Samnites, the Bruttii, and other allies of Pyrrhus, about 277 B.C.

See Niebuhr, "History of Rome;" Pliny, "Natural History," book xxxiv.

Fa-briç'i-us Vei-en'to, a Latin author. Having written a satirical work entitled "Codicilli," which was supposed to be directed against the senators and priests, he was banished by Nero in 62 A.D. After Nero's death he returned to Rome, and was received with great favour

promitian.

Fabrini, fâ-bree'nee, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian grammarian, born in Tuscany in 1516; died about 1580.

Fabris, fâ'brêss, (NICCOLÒ,) an ingenious Italian mechanician, born at Chioggia in 1739; died in 1801.

Fabrizio, fâ-brêt'se-o, (GERONIMO,) [Lat. HIERON'-

ymus Fabriç'ius ab Acquapenden'te; Fr. Fabrice, fa'brèss',] an eminent Italian anatomist and surgeon, was born at Acquapendente, near Orvieto, in 1537. He was a pupil of Fallopius, whom he succeeded in 1562 as professor at Padua. He wrote many short treatises on anatomy and surgery. Among his pupils was the celebrated Dr. Harvey, whose great discovery was perhaps suggested by some new observations which Fabrizio made on the valves of the veins. He obtained great success and celebrity as a teacher of anatomy. Died success and celebrity as a teacher of anatomy. in 1619.

See Thuilius, "Memoria H. Fabricii ab Acquapendente," 1619; CUVIER, "Histoire des Sciences naturelles;" SALVADORI, "No-titiæ de H. Fabricio," 1837.

Fabrizzi, fâ-brêt'see, (Antonio Maria,) an Italian painter, born at Perugia in 1594, was a pupil of Annibal Caracci. Died in 1649.

Fabroni, fâ-bro'nee, or Fabbroni, fâb-bro'nee, (Angelo,) an eminent Italian biographer and Latin scholar, born at Marradi in September, 1732. He produced in 1766 the first volume of the "Lives of Italians eminent for Learning who flourished in the Seventeenth and Eighteenth Centuries," ("Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium qui Sæculis XVII. et XVIII. floruerunt," 20 vols.,) which is his principal work. In 1767 he was appointed prior or president of the church of San Lorenzo, Florence. He is sometimes called "the Plutarch of Modern Italy." Died at Pisa in 1803.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" FABRONI, "Vitæ Italorum," etc., vol. xx.

Fabroni or Fabbroni, (GIOVANNI VALENTINO,) an Italian naturalist and writer on physical science, was born at Florence on the 13th of February, 1752. He applied various physical sciences to objects of general utility. He was director of the Museum of Florence, and wrote many useful treatises on botany, chemistry, rural economy, etc. Cuvier characterized him as a "living encyclopædia." Died in December, 1822.

887

Fabrot, få'bro', [Lat. Fabro'Tus,] (CHARLES ANNI-BAL,) a celebrated French jurist, born at Aix in 1580. He was professor in the University of Aix, and the author of several legal treatises, one of which is entitled "Basilicon." Died in Paris in 1659.

See C. Giraud, "Notice sur la Vie de C. A. Fabrot," 1833.

Fabry, fa'bre', (Jean Baptiste Germain,) a French writer, born at Cornus in 1780. He was editor of the "Spectateur Français," (12 vols., 1805-12.) and wrote a history of the Hundred Days, entitled "Itinéraire de Bonaparte de l'Isle d'Elbe à Sainte-Hélène," ("Account of the Journey of Bonaparte from Elba to Saint Helena," 1817.) Died in 1821.

1817.) Died in 1821.

Fabvier, få've-å', (CHARLES NICOLAS,) BARON, a French general, born at Pont-à-Mousson in 1782. He served with distinction in Germany and Spain, and was severely wounded at Moscow in 1812. In 1814 he signed with Colonel Davis the capitulation of Paris. he went to the assistance of the Greeks, and rendered essential service in organizing an army. After his return he was created in 1839 lieutenant general, and in 1845 a peer of France. He was the author of several military and historical treatises. Died in 1855.

Fabyan. See FABIAN.

Facchetti, fâk-ket'tee, (PIETRO,) an Italian portrait-painter, born at Mantua in 1535; died in Rome in 1613. Facciardi, fât-char'dee, (CRISTOFORO,) an Italian Capuchin and eloquent preacher, born near Rimini, lived

Faccini, fât-chee'nee, (BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian painter of architecture, born at or near Ferrara about 1520; died in 1577. Faccio. See FATIO.

Facciolati, fât-cho-lâ'tee, or Facciolato, fât-cho-lâ'to, [Lat. Facciolat'atus,] (Giacomo,) an eminent Italian philologist, born at Torreglia, near Padua, in 1682. He was a professor of logic or classical literature in the University of Padua. He published a impressed distinct. a professor of logic or classical interature in the University of Padua. He published an improved edition of a dictionary called "Calepino," (1731,) wrote several works on grammar and logic, and commenced an excellent Latin Lexicon, which was finished by his pupil FORCELLINI, (which see.) Died at Padua in 1769.

See Fabroni, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium;" G. B. FERRARI, "Vita J. Facciolati," 1799; GIUSEPPE GENNARI, "Vita di J. Facciolati," Padua, 1818.

Faccini de checkness or Faccini fot checkness (PRESENTALIS)

Facini, fâ-chee'nee, or Faccini, fât-chee'nee, (PIE-TRO,) an able Italian painter, born at Bologna about 1560, was a pupil and afterwards a rival of Annibal Caracci. His chief merits were a vivacity of attitude, and skill in colouring, especially in carnation. Died in 1602. See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Fa-cun'dus, a Latin theologian and bishop, who lived in Africa about 550 A.D. He defended the decision of the Council of Chalcedon against the decree of the emperor

Fadhl-Ibn-Yahya-Al-Barmakee, (-Barmaki or -Barmekî,) fâd'l îb'n yâh'he-â âl bar'mek-ee, vizier of Haroun-al-Raschid, was born about 762 A.D. He was a brother of Jaafar, and one of the BARMECIDES, which see. Died about 807 A.D.

See Aboolfeda, "Annales Moslemici."

Fadlalla or Fadlallah, fåd-lål'lah, a Persian his-

torian, born at Hamadan, lived about 1290. He wrote a "History of the Moguls."

Fadl-Ibn-Rabee, (-Rabî,) fâd'l Ib'n râb'ee, became vizier of Haroun-al-Raschid about 803 A.D., which position he continued to hold until the death of that sove-In the contest between the caliph's sons Ameen and Mâmoon, Fadl sided with the former, and was consequently obliged to fly when Mâmoon ascended the throne. Died about 824 A.D.

See IBN-KHALLIKAN, "Biographical Dictionary."

Fadl-Ibn-Sahal, (or -Sahl,) fad'l Ib'n sah'hal, (or sah'l,) a descendant of the ancient kings of Persia, and vizier of the celebrated caliph Mâmoon, was clothed with absolute power by this prince. He was assassi-

his works are "Walter Scott and his Friends at Abbotsford," "Home and the Homeless," "Sunday in the Backwoods," and "The Last of the Clan." In 1849 he became an Associate of the Royal Scottish Academy, and in 1864 a Royal Acadamecian of London.

Faenza, da, (GIAMBATTISTA Bertucci,) an Italian painter of the Bolognese school, flourished about 1500.
Faerna, or Faerno, [Fr. FAERNE,] (GABRIELE,) a

celebrated modern Latin poet, born at Cremona, in Italy. His most important work was his Collection of a Hundred Fables in Latin verse, (1504.) the subjects of which were taken from Æsop or Phædrus. He was patronized by Pope Pius IV. Died in 1561.

See Jan Hendrik Kroon, "Commentatio de Fabulis G. Faërni," 1824; Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Fagan, fá'gôn', (Christophe Barthélemi,) a French writer of comedies, born at Paris in 1702; died in 1755. Fage, fäzh, (DURAND,) a French Protestant, called "the Prophet of the Cévennes," born at Aubais in 1681, was one of the Camisards.

Fage, La. See LA FAGE, (RAIMOND.)

Fagel, fa'hel, (Frans Nicolaas,) nephew of Kaspar, Fagel, 12'Hel, (FRANS NICOLAAS,) nepnew of Kaspai, noticed below, was a distinguished military commander. He was successively general of infantry in the service of the States-General, and lieutenant-field-marshal to the Emperor of Germany. His greatest exploits were at the battle of Fleurus in 1690, the defence of Mons, the siege of Namur, the capture of Bonn in 1703, and several attack battles in Elendors. Died in 1718

other battles in Flanders. Died in 1718.

Fagel, (HENDRIK,) a Dutch politician, born in 1706, was an adherent of the Prince of Orange. A translation of Lady Montagu's Letters (published in 1764) was ascribed to him. Died in 1790.

Fagel, (HENDRIK,) a Dutch diplomatist, born at the

Hague, was an adherent of the house of Orange. Having been sent as minister to London, he signed a treaty between Holland and Great Britain in 1814. He became

Fagel, (KASPAR,) a celebrated Dutch statesman, born at Haarlem in 1629. In 1670 he was elected master of the rolls of the States-General, and in 1672 was created grand pensionary. It was partly by his influence that William III. was placed upon the throne of England. In 1682 Count d'Avaux, ambassador of France in Holland, made great efforts to win Fagel to the French interests, and even offered a large bribe, which was nobly refused. Died in 1688.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Macaulay, "History of England," vol. v.; Lenting, "Specimen historico-politicum de G. Fagelio," 1849.

Faggiuola, fåd-joo-o'lå, (UGUCCIONE, oo-goot-cho'nå,) a celebrated Italian general, chief of the Ghibelines, and Lord of Pisa. He won several battles over the Neapolitans and Florentines; and in August, 1315, he gained the memorable victory of Monte-Catini. He, however, made himself so odious to the Pisans by his severity that he was driven from Pisa and from Lucca. He died at the siege of Padua in 1319.

See LEO and BOTTA, "Histoire d'Italie."

Faggot, fåg'got, (JAKOB,) a distinguished engineer and metallurgist, born in the province of Upland, in Sweden, in 1699, was secretary of the Academy of Sciences, and published a valuable work on rural economy. Died in 1778.

See H. NICANDER, "Aminnelse-Tal öfver J. Faggot," 1778.

Fagiuoli, fâ-joo-o'lee, (GIAMBATTISTA,) a celebrated comic and burlesque poet, born at Florence in 1660. His works were very voluminous. Died in 1742.

Fagius, fā'je-us or fâ'ge-us, (PAUL,) a learned Protestant theologian and Hebraist, born in the Palatinate in 1504. His family name was BÜCHER, (Beech,) which, according to the custom of that age, he changed into its Latin equivalent. He studied at Heidelberg under the sah'l,) a descendant of the ancient kings of Persia, and vizier of the celebrated caliph Mâmoon, was clothed with absolute power by this prince. He was assassinated by an opposite faction in 818 A.D.

See ELMACIN, "Historia Saracenica."

Faed, (ād, (Thomas,) a Scottish painter, bornat Burley-Mill in 1826. He settled in London about 1852. Among ous classical and critical works. Died about 1550.

See "De Vita, Obitu et Combustione Buceri et P. Fagii," 1562; FEUERLEIN et SEYFRIED, "Tentamen historicum de Vita P. Fagii,"

Fagnan, fấn'yôn', (MARIE ANTOINETTE,) a French romancer, born in Paris, wrote "The Mirror of Oriental Princesses," (1755,) and other tales. Died about 1770.

romancer, born in Paris, wrote "The Mirror of Oriental Princesses," (1755,) and other tales. Died about 1770.

Fagnani, fån-yå'nee, (GIOVANNI MARCO,) an Italian poet and scholar, born at Milan in 1524; died in 1609.

Fagnani or Fagnano, fån-yå'no, (GIULIO CARLO,) Marquis of Toschi, an eminent Italian mathematician, born at Sinigaglia in 1682, or, as some say, in 1690. He published a collection of mathematical treatises, ("Produzioni matematiche," 2 vols., 1750.) Died in 1766.

See MANCIANI, "Elogi storici di F. Commandino, G. C. Fagnani," etc., 1828; TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Fagnani. (PROSPERO.) an eminent Italian canonist.

Fagnani, (PROSPERO,) an eminent Italian canonist, born in 1598, wrote a "Commentary on the Decretals," (1661.) Died in 1678.

Fagon, få'gôn', (Gui Crescent,) a distinguished French physician and botanist, born in Paris in 1638. He became first physician to Louis XIV. in 1693. Died

in 1718.

See Fontenelle, "Éloges des Académiciens;" Élov, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine;" Antoine de Jussieu, "Éloge de M. Fagan," 1718.

Fahie, fā, ? (Sir WILLIAM CHARLES,) a British admiral,

born in 1763; died in 1833.

Fahlcranz, fål'krånts, (CARL JOHANN,) a celebrated Swedish landscape-painter, born in the province of Falun in 1774. He painted many excellent pictures of the wild and mountainous scenery of Sweden and Norway.

and mountainous scenery of Sweden and Norway.

Fahleranz, (CHRISTIAN ERIK,) a Swedish poet and ecclesiastic, brother of the preceding, born in 1790. He is the author of a witty piece entitled "Noah's Ark," and "Ansgarius," an epic poem. He became Bishop of Westerås, and in 1839 associate editor of the "Ecclesiastic Journal," ("Ecclesiastik Tidskrift.")

Fah-le'nĭ-us, (ERIC,) a noted Swedish scholar, lived about 1700. He was professor of Oriental languages at

about 1700. He was professor of Oriental languages at Pernau, in Livonia.

Fahrenheit, får'en-hīt' or få'ren-hīt', (GABRIEL DA-NIEL,) an eminent German natural philosopher and maker of philosophical instruments, was born at Dantzic about 1690. He became a resident of Amsterdam, and invented the thermometer which bears his name. He is said to have been the first who used mercury in the construction of thermometers. He fixed the zero of his scale at the point to which the mercury sank in the winter of 1709, and reproduced the same degree of cold by a mixture of sal-ammoniac, common salt, and snow. Died in 1740.

Faider, (CHARLES,) a Belgian jurist and writer, born in 1805. He became minister of justice in 1852.

Faidherbe, (Louis Léon Cesar,) a French general, born at Lille in 1818. He re-established the French colony of Senegal, and defeated El-Hadji-Omar, the Mussulman prophet. In the Franco-Prussian War he

commanded the Army of the North. He afterwards sat in the Assembly and was elected a Senator in 1879.

Faiguet de Villeneuve, (JOACHIM,) one of the earliest French writers on political economy, born at Moncontour, in Brittany, in 1703. Died about 1780.

Faille, de la, (GERMAIN,) a French historian, born at Castelnaudary in 1616; died in 1711. He wrote "Annals of Toulouse," (2 vols., 1687–1701.)

Fain, (AGATHON JEAN FRANCOIS,) BARON, a French

historian, born in Paris in 1778. He attended Napoleon in his campaigns in the capacity of secretary, (secrétaire-archiviste.) He wrote "Historical Memoirs of the Last Three Years of the Reign of Napoleon," (1823-27) Died in 1837

Faini, (Madame DIAMANTE,) an Italian poetess, who wrote in Latin and French with great elegance and purity

of diction. Died at Salo in 1770.

Fair bairn, (WILLIAM,) F.R.S., a British civil engineer and mechanician, born at Kelso, on the Tweed, in 1789. He is distinguished for the introduction of iron

order of Queen Mary. Fagius was the author of numer-ous classical and critical works. Died about 1550. build about 1835. He was author of several works, one of which was entitled "Mills and Mill-Work," and has made important contributions to the Philosophical Transactions and the Transactions of the Philosophical Society of Manchester. Among his works are numerous iron bridges. He was made a baronet in 1869 in recognition of his public services. Died in 1874.

Fair'banks, (ERASTUS,) born at Brimfield, Massachu.

setts, in 1792, was an extensive manufacturer of platform scales. He was chosen Governor of Vermont in 1860. Died in 1864.

Fairclough. See FEATLEY.

Fair'fax, (EDWARD,) a celebrated English poet, son of Sir Thomas Fairfax, was born at Denton, in Yorkshire, in the latter part of the sixteenth century. principal work is a translation of Tasso's "Jerusalem Delivered," (1600,) which he rendered, verse for verse, with a fidelity and facility rarely equalled. King James placed this translation above all other works of English poetry. Waller recognizes him as his master in the art of verse; and Dryden, in comparing him to Spenser, gave the preference to Fairfax on the score of harmony. He also wrote a "History of Edward the Black Prince," in verse, and a treatise on "Demonology." His version of Tasso has often been reprinted in England, and once in the United States, (1855.) Died in 1632.

See Preface to Fairfax's Tasso, 1749; "Biographia Britannica;" Campbell, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Fairfax, (ROBERT,) an English musician and com-

poser, flourished about 1510-20.

Fairfax, (THOMAS,) LORD, one of the most conspicuous actors in the rebellion against Charles I. of England, and general of the parliamentary forces, was born at Denton. in Yorkshire, in January, 1611. He was the Denton, in Yorkshire, in January, 1611. He was the son of Ferdinando, Lord Fairfax, and Mary, daughter of Edmund Sheffield, Lord Mulgrave. Having strong of Edmund Shemeld, Lord Mulgrave. Having strong inclinations for a military life, he went to Holland, and served as a volunteer under Horace, Lord Vere, whose daughter he afterwards married. When Charles endeavoured to form a body-guard at York, the people, fearing that he would raise an army, deputized Fairfax to present a petition to him entreating him not to do it. Although the king tried to shup him Fairfax succeeded in particular to the property of the life tried to shup him Fairfax succeeded in particular to the life tried to shup him Fairfax succeeded in particular to the life tried to shup him Fairfax succeeded in particular to the life tried to shup him Fairfax succeeded in particular to the life tried tried tried to the life tried the king tried to shun him, Fairfax succeeded in presenting the petition, in the presence of about one hundred thousand persons. When the civil war broke out, (1642,) the father of Lord Fairfax received from Parliament the commission of commander-in-chief of the Northern commission of commander-in-chief of the Northern forces, and he himself that of general of cavalry. He distinguished himself in this war by his activity and bravery, particularly at Marston Moor, where he commanded the right wing and where the king's army was totally defeated, (July 2, 1644,) and at the capture of York. Fairfax was appointed commander-in-chief of rork. Fairiax was appointed commander-in-the of the parliamentary forces early in 1645, with Cromwell as his lieutenant-general. On the 14th of June the battle of Naseby was fought, on which occasion Lord Fairfax gained a decided victory. On the 16th he besieged Leicester, which surrendered on the 18th. He afterwards defeated Lord Goring, took Bridgewater by assault, and made himself master of several other places. On the 10th of September he forced Bristol to surrender. September, 1646, he captured Oxford, the last stronghold of the king, who fled for protection to Scotland. Lord Fairfax then went to London, where he was complimented and thanked by both Houses of Parliament, and was immediately sent with two hundred thousand pounds to Scotland to obtain the king, the Scotch having agreed to deliver him up for that sum. Soon after this he to deliver him up for that sum. Soon after this he yielded to the superior genius of Cromwell, and when on his father's death, which took place about March, 1648, he succeeded to all his titles, he still continued to fight for Cromwell. He was nominated one of the judges of the king; but he refused to serve in that trial. In the spring of 1640 he was appointed commander of all the spring of 1649 he was appointed commander of all the forces in England and Ireland. He resigned his commission in June, 1650. About the end of 1659 he joined General Monk against Lambert, was appointed councillor of state, and also chairman of the committee delegated by the Chamber of Commons to go to the Hague and persuade Charles II. to return and take the royal funcwater-wheels and other iron machinery, and as one of the first constructors of iron ships, which he began to the first constructors of the

tion to the throne was partially owing to the sincere efforts of Lord Fairfax. After these events, he retired to his estates, where he died of a fever in February, 1671,

at the age of sixty years.

See Hung, "History of England;" VILLEMAIN, "Histoire de Cromwell;" GUIZOT, "Histoire de la Révolution d'Angleterre;" (Monk's Contemporaries," by GUIZOT, London, 1865; HARTLEY COLERIDGE, "Lives of Distinguished Northerns;" RICHARD BELL, "Fairfax Correspondence—Memorials of the Civil War," etc., 2 vols., 1549; Sir EDWARD CUST, "Lives of the Warriors of the Civil Wars of France and England," London, 1867.

Fair'fax, (THOMAS,) LORD, of the same family as the preceding, was born about 1691. Owning large estates in Virginia, he left England and settled in that colony, in the county of Frederick. He was a patron and friend of General Washington in his younger days; and in the Revolutionary war the hospitality and noble qualities of Lord Fairfax caused him to be held in so much veneration that his property was equally respected by the Americans and the English. Died in 1782.

Fair'field, (SUMNER LINCOLN,) an American poet,

born at Warwick, Massachusetts, in 1803. He published in 1830 "Abaddon, the Spirit of Destruction, and other Poems." In "The Last Night of Pompeii" he claimed to have suggested the leading ideas in Bulwer's famous novel of "The Last Days of Pompeii," which appeared about two years later. Died in 1844.

Fair'holt, (FREDERICK WILLIAM,) a British artist and writer, born in London in 1814, published "Costume in England, a History of Dress to the close of the Eighteenth Century," (1846.) a "Dictionary of Terms in Art," (1854.) and other works. Died in 1866.

Faistenberger, (ANTON,) a Tyrolese landscape-painter, born at Innspruck in 1678, was a pupil of Gaspard Poussin at Rome. Died in Vienna in 1721.

Faithfull, (EMILY,) and English philanthropist, born in 1835. She set up a printing establishment in London for the purpose of employing women as compositors. In 1868 she published "Change upon Change," a novel. Since then she has lectured in England and America.

Fai'thorne, (WILLIAM,) an English engraver, born in London about 1016. As a royalist he was banished and went to study under Champagne in France. About 1650 he returned to England, where he died in 1691. His engravings of "Christ at Prayer in the Garden of Olives," and of the "Marriage of Cana in Galilee," were among his principal works. He also wrote a "Treatise on the Art of Engraving.

Faithorne, (WILLIAM,) a son of the preceding, engraved portraits in mezzotint. He died about 1686.

Fakhr-ed-Deen or Fakhr-ed-Dîn, (or -Dyn.) fâk'r ed-deen, (i.e. the "Glory of the Religion.") There have been many Moslem doctors of this name, the most celebrated of whom is the Imâm Fakr-ed-Deen-Razee, (or -Razy,) who was born at Rei, a city of Persia, about 1150 A.D. He is esteemed one of the ablest Mohammedan doctors that ever lived. He composed numerous works on theology, philosophy, and mathematics. Died in 1210.

See A BOOLFARAJ, "Historia Dynastiarum," translated by Pocock; ABOOLFARAJ, "Annales."

Fakhr-ed-Deen, better known as Facardin Ameer. (or Amîr,) Prince of the Druzes, born in 1574, was conquered by Amurath IV. and taken to Constantinople, where he was put to death in 1635.

Fakhr-ed-Deen Binakeetee, or Fakhr-ed-Dîn

Binakiti, făk'r ed-deen bin-a-kee'tee, (ABOO SOLYMÂN DÂOOD,) a Persian historian, born at Binakeet (Bina-

kît) in 1329.

Fakhr-ed-Dowlah or -Eddaulah, fak'r ed-dow'lah, ALEE,) a prince who ruled over part of Persia towards

(ALES,) a prince who ruled over part of Persia towards the close of the tenth century. Died in 997 A.D.

Falaize, fā'laz', (CAROLINE PHILIBERTE,) originally named JACQUEMAIN, (zhāk'mān',) a French authoress, born at Châteauroux in 1792; died in 1852.

Falbaire, de, deh fā'lbar', (CHARLES GEORGE Fenouillot—feh-noo'yo',) a French dramatist, born at Salins in 1727. Among his most successful plays were "The Honest Criminal" and "The Two Misers." Died in 1800.

born in Normandy, wrote, in Latin, a "History of Sicily" from 1146 to 1169. Falcand witnessed the events which he has recorded. His work is highly commended by Gibbon.

See Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire," chap. lvi.; Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis."

Falcieri, fål-che-ā'ree, (BIAGIO,) a skilful painter of the Venetian school, born at San Ambrogio in 1628. Among his master-pieces is "The Council of Trent." Died in 1703

Falck, falk, (ANTOON REINHARD,) a distinguished Dutch statesman, born at Utrecht in 1776. He became secretary of state in 1814, after the fall of Napoleon. In 1818 he was appointed minister of public instruction, and in 1832 received the title of minister of state. He wrote a treatise "On the Influence of Dutch Civilization on the Nations of Northern Europe." Died in 1843.

See QUETELET, "Hommage à la Mémoire d'A. R. Falck," 1844. Falck, fälk, (JEREMIAS,) a German engraver of history and portraits, born at Dantzic in 1629, worked in Holland and Sweden. Died about 1710.

Falck, (JOHN PETER.) See FALK.

Falck or Falk, fälk, (NIELS,) a Danish jurist, born

near Tondern in 1784, was elected president of the Diet in Sleswick-Holstein in 1838. He published a treatise "On the Duchy of Sleswick in its Present Relations to

Denmark and Holstein." Died in 1850.

Falckenstein, fäl'ken-stīn', (JOHANN HEINRICH,)
the author of numerous historical and antiquarian works, is supposed to have been born in Silesia in 1682; died

in 1760. **Falco**.

See Conchillos-Falco.

Falco, di, de fâl'ko, (BENEDETTO,) a learned Italian writer, born at Naples, lived about 1530.

Fal'con-berg or Fal'con-bridge, (fau'kon-brij,) (MARY,) COUNTESS OF, a daughter of Oliver Cromwell, born about 1636, became the wife of Viscount Falcon-She was a person of superior talents. Died in

Falconbridge, fau'kon-brij, (ALEXANDER,) an English traveller who visited Africa, was the author of a treatise "On the Slave-Trade of the African Coast," (1789.) Died in 1792.

His wife, Anna Maria, who accompanied him, wrote "Two Voyages to Sierra Leone," (1791.)

Falcone, fāl-ko'nà, (ANIELLO or ANGELO,) an Italian painter, born at Naples in 1600, excelled in painting battles. He was the master of Salvator Rosa. Died in 1680. in 1680.

Falcone, di, de făl-ko'nă, (BENEDETTO,) an Italian chronicler, born at Benevento, lived in the twelfth cen-

Falconer, faw'kon-er or fawk'ner, (Sir David), a Scottish jurist, born in 1639, was lord president of Scotland, and author of "Decisions of the Lords of Council,"

(1701.) Died in 1685.

Falconer, (Hugh.) M.D., a British naturalist and palæontologist, born at Forres, Scotland, about 1808.
He was a surgeon in the service of the East India Company, and discovered numerous fossils in the Sivalik Hills, which are described in the "Fauna antiqua Siva-lonis," (1846,) of which Falconer and T. Proby Cautley were joint authors. Died in January, 1865.

See a biographical notice prefixed to the "Palæontological Memoirs of Hugh Falconer," 2 vols., London, 1868.

Falconer, faw'kon-er, (THOMAS,) an English scholar, brother of Dr. William Falconer, noticed below, was

brother of Dr. William Falconer, noticed below, was born at Chester in 1736. He edited Strabo, and wrote several works. Died in 1792.

Falconer, (Thomas,) an English lawyer and able writer, a grandson of Dr. William Falconer, was called to the bar about 1830, and was appointed a judge of county courts in Wales in 1851.

Falconer, (William,) a Scottish poet, born at Edinburgh about the year 1735. He early became an orphan, and, owing to the narrowness of his resources, passed but little time at school. He afterwards went to sea as but little time at school. He afterwards went to sea as "The Honest Criminal" and "The Two Misers." Died in 1800.

Falcand, fāl'kôn', [Lat. Falcan'dus,] (Hugo,) a historian of the twelfth century, supposed to have been was wrecked on the passage from Alexandria to Venice.

Falconer and two of his companions were the only ones who were saved. This disaster furnished him with the subject of a poem, called "The Shipwreck," which he published in London in 1762, and which at once acquired for him a high reputation as a poet. Falconer returned to Scotland after the publication of his peom, and remained some time at Gladsmuir, with his relation the celebrated historian Robertson. In 1769 he embarked as treasurer in the frigate Aurora for the East Indies, and is supposed to have been shipwrecked; for nothing was heard from the vessel after it left the Cape of Good Hope. Besides the work previously mentioned, Falconer wrote a "Nautical Dictionary," a poem "Upon the Death of Frederick, Prince of Wales," and an ode entitled "The Demagogue," a political satire.

See J. MITFORD, "Memoir of Falconer," prefixed to an edition of his poems, 1836; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" CAMPBELL, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Falconer, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English physician, "Essay upon the Waters of Bath," "Observations" relating to the Gout, "Remarks on the Influence of Climate, Situation, etc. on the Disposition and Temper, Manners, Laws, and Customs, Government and Religion, of Mankind," (1781) and a "Dissertation on the Influence of the Decker of the Reduction of Mankind," (1781) and a "Dissertation on the Influence of the Pedage of the Reduction of the Reduct ence of the Passions on the Disorders of the Body,' (1788.) He resided many years at Bath. Died in 1824. He left an only son, the Rev. THOMAS FALCONER, born in 1772; died in 1839.

See notice of W. Falconer in the "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie" of ERSCH und GRUBER.

Falconet, fal'ko'na', (ANDRÉ,) a distinguished French physician, born at Roanne in 1611 or 1612. He was medical counsellor to the King of France, and the author of a work on the treatment of scurvy. Died in 1691.

Falconet, (CAMILLE,) a distinguished physician and medical writer, son of Noël, noticed below, was born at the property in 1671. He was a member of the Academy of

Lyons in 1671. He was a member of the Academy of Inscriptions and Belles-Lettres, to which he contributed several dissertations. Died in Paris in 1762.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Falconet, (ÉTIENNE MAURICE,) a distinguished French sculptor, born at Paris in 1716, was a pupil of Lemoine. His statue of Milo of Crotona opened to him the Academy of Paris in 1745. Having been invited by the empress Catherine II., he went to Saint Petersburg in 1766, and spent about twelve years on a colossal bronze equestrian statue of Peter the Great, which is his principal work and is generally admired. He returned to France in 1778. He wrote a Commentary on the books of Pliny which treat on sculpture and painting, and several treatises on art. Died in Paris in 1791.

See CICOGNARA, "Storia della Scultura;" L. BRIGHTWELL, "Bypaths of Biography."

Falconet, (Noël,) a noted physician and medical writer, son of André, noticed above, was born at Lyons in 1644. He was appointed consulting physician to the king. Died at Paris in 1734.

Falconetto, fâl-ko-net'to, (GIOVANNI ANTONIO,) a painter of the Venetian school, born at Verona, flourished about 1809.

rished about 1500.

Falconetto, (GIOVANNI MARIA,) an Italian architect, brother of the preceding, born at Verona in 1458, built the Rotunda of Padua, and other admired edifices in that city. His master-piece is the palace of Louis Cornaro, his intimate friend, with whom he resided many years. Died in 1534.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Fal-co'nĭ-a, (Proba,) a Latin poetess, who lived in the latter part of the fourth century. She composed a poem upon the "Civil Wars of Rome," which is lost, and a "Cento Virgilianus," which is extant. The subject of the latter is sacred history.

Falconieri, fāl-ko-ne-ā'ree, (OTTAVIO,) an Italian a tiquary, born at Florence in 1646; died in 1676.

Falcucci, fāl-koot'chee, (NICCOLÒ,) or Nicholas of Florence, a celebrated Italian physician, supposed to have been born about 1350. His medical skill procured Fal-co'nĭ-a, (Proba,) a Latin poetess, who lived in

have been born about 1350. His medical skill procured for him the title of "the Divine." Died in 1411,

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Falda, fál'då, (Giovanni Battista,) a skilful Italian engraver, born in the Milanese about 1640. He engraved some monuments at Rome. Died about 1700. Faldoni, fal-do'nee, (GIOVANNI ANTONIO,) an Italian

painter of landscapes, and an excellent engraver, was born in the March of Treviso about 1690. Faleiro, fā-lā'e-ro, or Falero, fā-lā'ro, (Ruy,) a Portuguese geographer and mathematician. Having formed an agreement with Magellan in a project to disto the day a greenest with Magelian in a project to discover a new route to the Moluccas, he offered his services to Charles V. in 1518. His offer was accepted; but a difficulty arose between Faleiro and Magellan, who departed without him. Died in 1523.

Faletti, fâ-let'tee, or Falletti, fâl-let'tee, (GERONIMO,)
Count of Trino, an Italian writer, born at Trino, in Montferrat about 1188. He was the author of an "Acc

Montferrat, about 1518. He was the author of an "Account of the War in Germany in the Time of Charles V.," (1552,) in verse, and other historical works. Died

in 1564.

Falgani, fal-ga'nee, (GASPARE,) an Italian landscape-

painter, born at Florence about 1620.

Falieri, fâ-le-ā'ree, or Faliero, fâ-le-ā'ro, (MARINO,) became Doge of Venice in 1354. He incited the plebeians to a conspiracy against the nobles, in which the latter were to have been massacred; but, the plot being revealed, Falieri was tried for his crime and beheaded in April, 1355. This event forms the subject of Byron's well-known drama "Marino Faliero." In the hall of the Grand Council of Venice the portraits of the doges are placed, but instead of that of Falieri there is represented a ducal throne covered with a pall, with this inscription: a ducar infone covered with a part, with this most permitting in the place of Marino Falieri, beheaded for his crimes." He was about eighty years old.

See Marino Sanuto, "Vite de' Duchi de Venezia;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Falieri or Faliero, (VITALE,) became Doge of Venice about 1084. He increased the power and commercial prosperity of the republic. Died about 1096.

Faliero, fa-le-a'ro, (Angelo,) an eminent Venetian senator, who persuaded his fellow-citizens to reject the proposition made by the doge Pietro Ziani, in 1225, to

remove the seat of government to Constantinople.

Faliero, (Ordelaro,) a Venetian general, who was elected doge in 1102. In the same year he conducted a fleet to aid Baldwin I. and the Crusaders in the conquest of Palestine. He was killed at the siege of Zara in 1117.

Falk, (ADALBERT,) DR., a German statesman, born in Silesia in 1827. From 1872 to 1879 he was minister of public worship, and in this capacity diminished the influence of the ecclesiastics.

Falk, (Johann Daniel.) a German littérateur and philanthropist, born at Dantzic in 1770. He founded at philanthropist, born at Dantzic in 1770. He founded at Weimar an institution for the education of destitute children. Among his works are "Men and Heroes," (1796,) and "Prometheus," (1804.) Died in 1826.

Falk, (Johan Pehr,) a Swedish physician and distinguished botanist, born in 1727. He was employed by Linnæus as tutor to his son, and became about 1765

professor of botany or pharmacy in Saint Petersburg. He wrote "Memoirs on the Topography of the Russian Empire," (3 vols., 1784-86.) In a fit of hypochondria, he killed himself in 1774.

Falkenstein, von, (EDWARD VOGEL,) a German general, born in Silesia in 1797. In 1803 he was Prussian commander-in-chief in Schleswig, and he commanded an army in the war of 1866.

manded an army in the war of 1000.

Falkland, (HENRY LUCIUS CARY,) third VISCOUNT, a son of the second Lord Falkland, is represented as a young man of great promise. He wrote a play called "The Marriage-Night," (1664.) Died in 1663.

Falkland, (LUCIUS CARY,) second VISCOUNT, eldest son of Henry, Viscount Falkland, is supposed to have been born at Burford, in the county of Oxford, in 1610.

He studied at Lublin and afterwards at Cambridge. He studied at Dublin, and afterwards at Cambridge. Possessing a good memory, great talents, and a passionate love of literature, he progressed so rapidly in the study of the classics that, besides the Greek historians, he had read all the Greek and Latin poets before he had arrived at the age of twenty-three. In 1633, at the death of his father, he became gentleman of the cham-

ber of the king, and in 1639, although he was disap-pointed in the hope which had been held out to him of a command in the army sent against the Scotch, he went as a volunteer. In 1640 Lord Falkland was chosen member of Parliament, in which capacity he distinguished himself by his efficiency. In the contest between Charles I. and the people, he at first acted with the latter, and favoured the prosecution of the Earl of Strafford; but, becoming convinced that the popular party were going too far, he attached himself to the interests of the king, to whom he afterwards adhered with exemplary fidelity, and by whom he was appointed secretary of state. After the battle of Edgehill, where the royal army was victorious, Lord Falkland exposed himself to imminent danger in saving the lives of his enemies who had laid down their arms. He was killed at the battle of Newbury, on the 20th of September, 1643, where, having insisted on going in the first rank of Lord Byron's cavalry, he was shot at the first charge: his body was not found until the next day. He was the author of a work entitled "A Discourse on the Infallibility of the Church of Rome," and is supposed to have assisted Chillingworth in his "History of Protestantism."

See CLARENDON, "History of the Rebellion;" MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. v.; WALPOLE, "Royal and Noble Au-

Falkner, fauk'ner, (THOMAS,) an English missionary born at Manchester, studied surgery in London and Cadiz, where he was persuaded to become a Jesuit and to go to South America. He exercised his ministry in vice-royalty of Buenos Ayres and as far south the Rio de la Plata, where his great ability as a physician and surgeon was very useful to him. After remaining forty years in that country, he returned to England, where he published a work in 1774, entitled "Descriptions of Patagonia and the Adjoining Countries." Died in 1780.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Fallaro, fal-la'ro, (GIACOMO,) a painter of the Venetian school, flourished about 1530. He is praised by Vasari.

Fallati, fâl-lâ'tee, (JOHANN,) a German writer, of Italian extraction, born at Hamburg in 1809, published an "Introduction to the Science of Statistics," (1843,) and

other treatises. Died in 1854.

Falle, faul or fâl, (PHILIP.) born in the isle of Jersey in 1655, was the author of a learned work entitled "An Account of the Island of Jersey." Died in 1742.

Fallet, fâ'lâ', (NICOLAS.), a French dramatist and poet,

born at Langres in 1753; died in 1801. Falletti. See FALETTI.

Fallmerayer, fal'meh-rī'er, (PHILIPP JACOB,) a distinguished German linguist and historian, born in the Tyrol in 1791. He performed several journeys to Palestine, Egypt, Greece, etc. Among his works are a "History of the Morea in the Middle Ages," (1830-36,) and "Fragments from the East," (1845.) Died in April, 1862.

Falloppio, fâl-lop/pe-o, sometimes written Fallopio, [Lat. Fallo/Pius; Fr. Fallope, fâ'lop',] (GABRIELLO,) a celebrated Italian surgeon and anatomist, born at Módena about 1522. He at first studied at Ferrara under Antonio.

about 1523. He at first studied at Ferrara under Antonio Musa Brasavola, and afterwards at Padua. About 1550 he became professor of surgery and anatomy at Padua, where he succeeded Vesalius. He was the author of several valuable anatomical works, of which only his "Anatomical Observations" (1561) was published before his death. He was one of the three anatomists who, according to Cuvier, restored, or rather created, the science of anatomy in the sixteenth century. Died at padua in 1562. He was an excellent teacher and a skilful operator. He discovered or first described several parts of the human body which bear his name. "No one,' says Hallam, "had understood that delicate part of the human structure, the organ of hearing, so well as Fallaring though for others." ("Introduction thanks for these " " ("Introduction thanks for these " " " Introduction thanks for the second thanks for the se duction to the Literature of Europe.")

See Nickron, "Mémoires:" Eloy, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Falloux, de, deh fa'loo', (Frédéric Alfred Pierre,) VICOMTE, a French statesman and able writer, born at Angers in May, 1811. He published a "History of Louis XVI." in 1840, and favoured the formation of a republic entitled "Exitus occisorum aut relegatorum a Nero,"

in 1848. He was minister of public instruction from December 20, 1848, to October, 1849. Since the latter date he has not been in public office. He became a member of the French Academy in 1857. Died in 1886.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Făl'lows, (Fearon,) born about 1790, became astronomer-royal at the Cape of Good Hope in 1821. Died in 1831.

Falret, fal'ra', (JEAN PIERRE,) a French physician,

Fairet, Iai 12', (JEAN FIERRE,) a French physician, born in 1794, wrote on mental maladies.

Fals, fâls, (RAYMOND.) a Swedish engraver of medals, born at Stockholm in 1658; died in 1703.

Falsen, fâl'sen, (CHRISTIAN MAGNUS.) a Norwegian historian and jurist, born near Christiania in 1782, wrote a "History of Norway under Harold Haarfager and his Male Descendants." Died in 1830.

Fâl'staf, Fas'tolff, or Falstolf, (Sir John.) a famous English captain, born in Norfolk about 1277. He dis-

English captain, born in Norfolk about 1377. He distinguished himself at the battle of Agincourt, (1415,) and other actions in France. After the death of Henry V. he

was Governor of Anjou and Maine. Died in 1459.

Falster, fâl'ster, (Christian), a Danish critic and poet, born about 1690, lived at Flensburg. He produced a number of satires, which were favourably received; also "Amenitates Philologica," (3 vols., 1729–32,) and other works. Died in 1752.

See JENS HANNEN, "Programmata II. de Vita et Rebus gestis C. Falsteri," 1769-71.

Famin, få'mån', (Stanislas Marie César,) a French historical writer, born at Marseilles in 1799. Among his works, which are highly commended, are "A History of the Invasion of Italy by the Saracens in the Seventh, Eighth, Ninth, and Tenth Centuries," (1843,) and "Histoire monétaire du Portugal," (in manuscript.) Died in 1853.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fanachen. See Achen.

Fancelli, fân-chel'lee, (JACOPO ANTONIO,) an Italian sculptor, born at Rome about 1630.

Fancelli, (PIETRO,) an eminent Italian historical painter, born at Bologna in 1764; died in 1850.

See Massini, "Cenno biografico di P. Fancelli," 1850.

Fan'court, (Samuel,) an English dissenting minister of Salisbury, born about 1678, commenced in London the first circulating library that was established in England. Died in 1768.

Fane, (Sir Henry,) a British general, born in 1778, commanded a brigade of cavalry at Talavera (1810) and other battles in the Peninsula. He became commander-in-chief in India about 1835. Died in 1840.

Fanelli, (Å-nēl'lee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian advocate, born at Venice, wrote a "History of Athens," (1707.)

Fanelli (VIGH 10.) a Florentine sculptor, who died

Fanelli, (VIRGILIO,) a Florentine sculptor, who died at Toledo, in Spain, in 1678.

Faneuil, popularly pronounced fin'el, (PETER,) founder of Faneuil Hall, Boston, was born in New Rochelle, New York, in 1700. About 1740 he erected for the town, at his own expense, the building which has since been famous as the scene of the most memorable public meetings held

in Boston. Died in 1743.

Fangé, fön'zha', (Augustin,) a French Benedictine, born near Verdun about 1720; died about 1791.

Fan'nin, (James W.,) Colonel, an officer in the Texan war of independence, a native of North Carolina, was one of the three hundred and fifty-seven massacred

was one of the three hundred and nity-seven massacred at Goliad by order of Santa Anna, March 27, 1836.

Fan'ning, (DAVID,) an American Tory and outlaw, notorious for his daring exploits and for his barbarity, was born in North Carolina about 1756. He became the leader of a band during the Revolution. Died in 1825.

Fan'ni-us, (CAIUS,) surnamed STRABO, a Roman consul, during whose administration (161 B.C.) a law, called from him "Lex Fannia," was passed, to restrain the luxury of the people.

the luxury of the people.

Fannius, (CAIUs,) son of the preceding, and a friend of Scipio Africanus, was elected consul 122 B.C. He was one of the most celebrated orators of his age.

but died after he had completed only three volumes. few fragments of his writings remain.

Fan'ni-us Ce'pi-o, one of a party who conspired against the emperor Augustus; but his design was detected, and he was put to death. He forms the subject of one of Martial's epigrams.
Fan'nĭ-us Quad-ra'tus, a Latin poet, whose bust

and works were placed in the library founded by Augustus, and who was the subject of the fourth satire of Horace.

Fano, da, då få'no, (BARTOLOMMEO,) a painter of the Roman school, born about 1460; died after 1534. His son Pompeo was a painter.

Fanoli, få'no-lee, (MICHELE,) an Italian painter and lithographer, born near Venice in 1807.

Fansaga, fån-så'gå, (COSIMO,) an Italian architect and sculptor, born in 1591; died at Naples in 1678.

Fan'shawe, (ANNE HARRISON,) wife of Sir Richard

Fanshawe, noticed below, was born in 1625. She was distinguished for her talents and accomplishments, and left interesting autobiographic "Memoirs," (1629.) Died in 1680.

See "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1829.

Fanshawe, (CATHERINE,) a literary English lady of the nineteenth century. She associated with Scott, Southey, Joanna Baillie, and other authors, and wrote verses, among which is an enigma on the letter H.

Fanshawe or Fanshaw, (Sir RICHARD,) an English diplomatist and poet, born in Hertfordshire in 1608, studied at Cambridge. He was sent as minister-resident to the court of Spain by Charles I. At the commencement of the revolution he joined the king's party, and was taken prisoner in 1651 at the battle of Worcester, and detained in confinement for several years. After the restoration he was made privy councillor for Ireland, then envoy extraordinary, and afterwards ambassador to Portugal, where he negotiated the marriage of Charles II. with the princess Catherine. In 1664 he was sent as ambassador to Spain, where he died in 1666. Notwithstanding the cares of office and the troubles of that period, Fanshawe found time for literary pursuits. He was the author of several translations into English poetry, among which were the "Pastor Fido" of Guarini, and the "Lusiad" of Camoens.

See "Biographia Britannica;" "Westminster Review" for October, 1829.

Fant, fant, (ERIK MICHAEL,) a Swedish historian, born in Sudermanland in 1754. He became professor of history at Upsal in 1781, and made a collection of materials for Swedish history. He commenced a work entitled "Mediæval Writers of Swedish History," ("Scriptores Rerum Suecicarum Medii Ævi,") the first volume of which was published in 1818. Died in 1817.

Fantetti, fån-tet'tee, (CESARE,) a Florentine engraver, born about 1660, engraved, at Rome, thirty-seven of Raphael's subjects from the Bible.

Fantin des Odoards, fôn'tân' dà'zo'do'ar', (An-TOINE ÉTIENNE NICOLAS,) a French historian, born at Pont-de-Beauvoisin in 1738. Among his works is a "History of the French Revolution," (6th edition, 1817.) Died in 1820.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fantoni, fan-to'nee, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian physician, son of Giovanni Battista, noticed below, born at Turin in 1675. He was professor of anatomy in his native city, and wrote many anatomical works, which are remarkable for their pure and elegant Latin style. Died in 1758.

Fantoni, (GIOVANNI,) an eminent Italian lyric poet,

born at Fivizzano, Tuscany, in 1755. He was a man of unstable character, and was successively a monk, a captain in the French army, and professor of eloquence at Pisa. He produced "Horatian and Anacreontic Odes," ("Odi Oraziane ed Anacreontiche," 1785,) and other Died in 1807.

See "Autobiographic Memoirs," prefixed to an edition of his Poems, 3 vols., 1823; TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri," vol. i.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fantoni, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) a medical writer, born in Piedmont in 1654, became professor of medicine

verse, a history of the wars and events which he wit-

nessed in 1173 and 1174. It was published about 1840. Fantucci, fan-toot'chee, or Fantuzzi, fan-toot'see, MARCO, COUNT, an Italian littlerateur and antiquary, born at Ravenna in 1745. He published "Monuments of Ravenna," etc., ("Monumenti Ravennati de' Secoli di mezzo," 6 vols., 1801-04.) and "On Honest People," ("De Gente honesta.") Died in 1806.

Fantuzzi, fân-toot'see, a family of Bologna, which produced several distinguished writers. GIOVANNI BATA

produced several distinguished writers. GIOVANNI BAT-TISTA published a work on the Peripatetic Philosophy in 1536. GIOVANNI FANTUZZI, born at Bologna, lived about 1780. He contributed much to the literature of Bologna by his work entitled "Notices of the Bolognese Authors," ("Notizie degli Scrittori Bolognesi," 9 vols.

fol., 1781-94.)

Fantuzzi, fân-toot'see, (ANTONIO,) sometimes called
ANTONIO DA TRENTO, an Italian painter and skilful engraver, born at Trent, worked at Fontainebleau with

Died about 1550. Primaticcio.

See Ticozzi, "Dizionario."

Fanucci, fâ-noot'chee, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian historian, born at Pisa in 1756, wrote a "History of the Three Great Maritime Nations of Italy, the Venetians, Genoese, and Pisans," (4 vols., 1817–22.) Died

Fanzoni, fan-zo'nee, or Fenzoni, fen-zo'nee, (FER-RAU,) called also FERRAU DA FAENZA, a skilful painter of the Bolognese school, was born at Faenza in 1562;

died in 1645. See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy." Fa Presto. See GIORDANO, (LUCA.)
Făr'a-day, (MICHAEL.) F.R.S., an English chemist and natural philosopher of great eminence, was born at Newington, in the county of Surrey, in 1791. He was the son of a blacksmith, by whom he was apprenticed

to a bookbinder and stationer at an early age. His education, consequently, was not very liberal. During his apprenticeship he employed his leisure time in the construction of an electric machine and other apparatus. Having attended four lectures on chemistry delivered by Sir H. Davy, and taken notes of them, he wrote a by Sh 11. Dayly, and taken includes of the notes, and soliciting his patronage in order to obtain scientific employment. This occurred in December, 1812. In 1813, by the influence of Davy, he obtained the position of assistant in the laboratory of the Royal Institution. In the same year he accompanied Sir H. Davy in a journey on the continent. The celebrity of Faraday is chiefly founded on his discoveries in electricity and electromagnetism. He discovered the rotation of a magnet on itself produced by an electric current properly directed. As Ampère had made magnets by electricity, so Faraday produced electrical phenomena by magnets. He is considered as the founder of the science of magneto-electricity. In 1831 he commenced a series of memoirs on these subjects, which appeared first in the "Philosophical Transactions," and have since been collected in three volumes, entitled "Experimental Researches in Electricity," (1839-1844-1855.) He received the Rumford medal and royal medal in 1846 for his discovery of diamagnetism. Among the results of his chemical experiments are the condensation into a solid form of carbonic ments are the condensation into a solid form of carbonic acid gas and other gases, and the production of excellent optical glass. His researches and writings have contributed to establish the theory that electricity, caloric, and light are modifications of the same power or principle and are convertible into each other. These speculations conducted him to the surprising discovery of the action

of electricity on light.

From 1827 until his death, Faraday delivered annual lectures on chemistry, etc. at the Royal Institution, in which he was appointed professor of chemistry in 1835. which he was appointed professor of chemistry in 1835. His lectures were rendered very attractive and popular by his graceful elocution and his admirable tact as an experimenter, joined with his genius as an interpreter of nature. "Nothing," says Professor de la Rive, "can give a notion of the charm which he imparted to these improvised lectures, in which he knew how to combine appropriated and often elocuent language with a judgment at Turin. Died in 1692. improvised lectures, in which he knew how to combine Fantosme, fan'tom,? (JORDAN,) a poet and historian, lived in England in the twelfth century. He wrote, in and art in his experiments which added to the clearness

and elegance of his exposition. He exerted an actual fascination upon his auditors; and when, after having initiated them into the mysteries of science, he terminated his lecture, as he was in the habit of doing, by rising into regions far above matter, space, and time, the emo-tion which he experienced did not fail to communicate itself to those who listened to him, and their enthusiasm

had no longer any bounds.

"Faraday was, in fact, thoroughly religious; and it would be a very imperfect sketch of his life which did not insist upon this peculiar feature which characterized him. His Christian convictions occupied a great place in the whole of his being; and he showed their power and sincerity by the conformity of his life to his principles. It was not in arguments derived from science that he sought the evidences of his faith. He found them in the revealed truths at which he saw that the human mind could not arrive by itself alone, even though they are in such great harmony with that which is taught by the study of nature and the marvels of creation. Faraday had long and justly perceived that scientific data, so movable and variable, cannot suffice to give to man a solid and im-pregnable basis for his religious convictions; but he at the same time showed by his example that the best answer which the man of science can give to those who assert that the progress of science is incompatible with these convictions, is to say to them, 'And yet I am a Christian.'" (See "Annual Report of the Smithsonian Institution" for 1867, pp. 227-245.) He was one of the eight foreign members of the Academy of Sciences of Paris, an honour reserved exclusively for savants of the highest rank and merit. English and foreign writers concur in ascribing to him an honourable character, free from jealousy, and animated with a disinterested love of science. Among his later works is "Experimental Researches in Chemistry and Physics," (1859.) Died in August, 1867.

See John Tyndall, "M. Faraday as a Discoverer," 1868; "Quarterly Review" for December, 1846; "British Quarterly Review" for April, 1868.

Faraj or Faradj, far'aj, written also Farage and Ferruj, became Sultan of Egypt about 1399. His army was defeated by Taimoor near Haleb (Aleppo) in 1400. He was assassinated at Damascus in 1412.

was assassmated at Damascus in 1412.

Farcy, fār'se', (François Charles,) a French writer, born in Paris in 1792, was chief editor of the "Journal des Artistes" from 1827 to 1835.

Farcy, (Jean Georges,) a French poet and prosewriter, born in 1800, was a friend of M. Cousin, who dedicated to him his translation of the laws of Plato. He left a volume of *mélanges* in prose and verse, which are highly commended. He was killed in Paris, fighting for the popular cause, in July, 1830.

See Sainte-Beuve, "Critiques et Portraits littéraires."

Fardella, Tar-del'lå, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian

general, born in 1762; died in 1836.

Fardella, (Michelangelo,) an Italian philosopher, professor of theology and geometry at Rome, and of astronomy and medicine at Padua, was born at Trapani, astronomy and medicine at radua, was both at reapan, in Sicily, in 1650. He left some valuable mathematical and philosophical works. Died in 1718.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Mancuso, "Elogio del Cavaliere M. Fardella," 1839; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Far'dulf or Far-dul'fus, a favourite of Desiderius, the last king of the Lombards, was appointed by Charle-

magne abbot of Saint-Denis in 790.

Fare, de la, deh lå får, (CHARLES AUGUSTE,) MAR-QUIS, a French soldier and writer, born in Ardèche in 1644, was the author of a work entitled "Memoirs of the Principal Events of the Reign of Louis XIV." Died

in <u>1</u>712.

Farel, få'rêl', (GUILLAUME,) one of the most distinguished Protestant Reformers in France, was born near Gap in 1489. He studied in Paris under Lesèvre d'Étaples, and in 1524 publicly maintained at Bâle a number of theses on controverted points. He afterwards visited successively the principal towns of Switzerland, where his impetuous and fervent eloquence made numerous converts to the Protestant cause. He was chiefly instrumental in establishing the Reformed religion at Geneva about 1532; and through his influence Calvin was in-

confession of faith and plan of ecclesiastical discipline drawn up by Calvin in 1537. The following year, how-ever, they were compelled to leave Geneva, and Farel repaired to Neufchâtel, where he organized a church. (See Calvin.) He died in 1565, leaving a number of religious works. He was more eminent as a preacher than as a writer.

See D. Ancillon, "Vie de G. Farel," 1691; Сноиракт, "Histoire de Guillaume Farel;" Von Кіксінорек, "Das Leben W. Farels," Zurich, 1831; С. Schmidt, "Etudes sur Farel," 1834; Rev. William Farel and the Story of the Swiss Reform," Philadelphia, 1865; Вауle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Налс, "La France protestante;" G. Goguel, "Vie de G. Farel Réformateur," 1841.

Farelli, fá-rel'lee, (GIACOMO,) a painter of the Nea-

politan school, born in 1624; died in 1706. Faret, fa'rà', (NICOLAS,) a French littérateur, born at Bourg-en-Bresse about 1600. He was one of the first members of the French Academy, and author of several works in prose and verse. "He had," says Pelisson, "much purity and neatness in style, and much genius for language and eloquence." Died in 1646.

See Pelisson, "Histoire de l'Académie."

Fā'rey, (John,) an English geologist and surveyor, born at Woburn in 1766. He wrote a "General View of the Agriculture and Minerals of Derbyshire," (2 vols., 1811.) Died in 1826.

Farey, (JOHN,) an English civil engineer and draughtsman, son of the preceding, was born at Lambeth in 1791. He received a gold medal for the invention of a machine

He received a gold medal for the invention of a machine for drawing ellipses. Died in 1851.

Farge. See LA FARGE, (MANMEL)

Faria, de, då få-ree'å, (MANMEL SEVERIM,) a Portuguese antiquary and theologian, born at Lisbon in 1581 or 1582, was the author of some able historical and political works, among which are "The Lives of João de Barros and Luiz de Camoens," (1624,) and "Noticias de Portugal," (1655.) Died in 1655.

Faria, de, (THOMÉ,) a Portuguese Carmelite, born at Lisbon, made a translation of the "Lusiad" of Camoens.

Lisbon, made a translation of the "Lusiad" of Camoens into Latin poetry, which has been much admired for its

elegance and purity. Died in 1628. Faria y Souza, (or Sousa,) de, da fâ-ree'â e sō'zâ, (MANOEL,) a distinguished Portuguese historian and poet, born at Pombeiro or Souto in 1590. He became secretary of the Spanish embassy at Rome about 1630, and returned to Spain in 1634, after which he resided at Madrid. His histories are written in the Spanish language. Madrid. His histories are written in the Spanish language. Among his numerous works are a "Commentary on the Lusiad of Camoens," (2 vols., 1639,) "Asia Portuguesa," (3 vols., 1666,) a History of Portugal to 1557, ("La Europa Portuguesa," 3 vols., 1667,) and "Various Poems," or "Fuente de Aganippe." As a poet, he belongs to the school of Gongora. Died in 1649.

See his life, in Portuguese, by F. Moreno Porcel, 1733; Long-Fellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Farina. See La Farina.

Farina, fâ-ree'nâ, (FABRIZIO,) a Tuscan sculptor, who

flourished about 1600, and worked in porphyry.

Farinacoi, fâ-re-nât'chee, or Farinacoio, fâ-re-nât'cho, (Prospero,) an Italian lawyer, celebrated for his talents and his vices, was born at Rome in 1544 or 1554. Died in 1618. His numerous legal writings were collected and published at Antwerp in 1620.

See TAISAND, "Vies des plus célèbres Jurisconsultes."

Farinato, fâ-re-nâ'to, (ORAZIO,) a skilful painter and

engraver, born at Verona about 1500.

Farinato, (PAOLO,) an eminent Italian painter, son of the preceding, born at Verona about 1525, was a pupil or imitator of Titian and Giorgione. He painted in oil and fresco, and excelled in design. Among his best works is "The Miracle of the Loaves and Fishes." Died in 1606.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Farinelli, fâ-re-nel'lee, (CARLO,) a celebrated Italian soprano singer, whose proper name was CARLO BROSCHI, was born at Naples in 1705. He was a pupil of Porpora. He performed with great applause in London in 1734 and 1735. About 1737, invited by the Queen of Spain, he went to Madrid, in order to soothe the nervous duced to remain in that city. Farel had a share in the agitation or melancholy spirit of King Philip V. He

succeeded in this effort, and became the favourite attendant and adviser of the king. It is said that he never abused his great influence at court, and that he gave a good example of integrity and benevolence. He enjoyed equal favour with Philip's successor, Ferdinand VI. Died at Bologna in 1782.

See GIOVENALE SACCHI, "Vita di Carlo Broschi detti Farinelli," 1784; Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Făr'ing-don or Făr'in-don, (ANTHONY,) an eloquent preacher of the Anglican Church, born at Sunning, Berkshire, in 1596. He became vicar of Bray in 1634, was ejected during the rebellion, and was subsequently pastor of Saint Mary Magdalene, London. He published volume of Sermons, (1647,) which are highly esteemed. Died in 1658.

Far'ing-ton, (George,) an English painter, born in Lancashire in 1754, was a pupil of West. Died in India in 1788. His brother Joseph, a landscape-painter, died in 1788. in 1818.

Farini, fā-ree'nee, (CARLO LUIGI,) a popular Italian statesman, historian, and orator, born at Russi, in the Roman States, in October, 1822. He studied medicine, and wrote several medical treatises. About 1842 he was proscribed for his political opinions, (which, however, were moderate rather than radical,) and went into exile. He was elected a member of Parliament for Faenza in 1848, and was minister of public instruction in Piedmont about nine months in 1850. In 1859 he was dictator at Módena after the expulsion of the duke. He was minister of commerce in the last cabinet of Cavour, and president of the council (prime minister) from December, 1862, to March 24, 1863, when he resigned on account of ill health. His chief works are "Il Stato Romano," (a History of Rome from 1815 to 1850,) and a continua-tion of Botta's "History of Italy." Died in 1866. The Hon. W. E. Gladstone published a translation of his "Il Stato Romano," in 2 vols., (1851.)

See "Quarterly Review" for January, 1852; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1852.

Farini, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian mathematician, born

near Ravenna in 1778; died in 1822.

Farjat, får/zhå', (Benoîr,) a French engraver, born at Lyons in 1646, worked in Rome. Among his best works are the "Baptism of Jesus Christ," and the "Communion of Saint Jerome."

Farlati, far-lå'tee, (DANIELE,) an Italian monk and historian, born at Friuli in 1690; died in 1773.

Far'mar (Huch) an eminent English dissenting

Far'mer, (Hugh,) an eminent English dissenting minister and eloquent preacher, was born near Shrews-bury in 1714. He preached in London, and published, busides other works, a "Treatise on Miracles," (1771,) an "Essay on the Demoniacs of the New Testament," (1775,) and "Worship of Human Spirits in the Ancient Heathen Nations," (1783.) Died in 1787.

See MICHAEL DODSON, "Life of H. Farmer," 1804.

Far'mer, (John,) an American genealogist, bosn in Chelmsford, Massachusetts, in 1789. He published a "Genealogical Register of the First Settlers of New England," (1829.) Died in 1838.

Farmer, (RICHARD,) a learned and ingenious English author and critic, born at Leicester in 1735. His principal work was his "Essay upon the Learning of Shakspeare," (1766,) in which he maintains that Shakspeare derived his knowledge of classic authors from translations. He became prebendary of Canterbury in 1782, and canon of Saint Paul's in 1788. Died in 1797.

See Nichols, "Literary Anecdotes of the Eighteenth Century."

Far'na-by or Far'na-bie, (THOMAS,) a grammarian, born in London about 1575, obtained a high reputation and great success as a teacher, and was the author of several critical and grammatical works. Died in 1647. According to Anthony Wood, "he was the chief grammarian to Living and Creating for the second several critical and grammatical works." marian, poet, Latinist, and Grecian of his time, and his school was so much frequented that more churchmen and statesmen issued thence than from any school taught by one man in England."

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Farn'bor-ough, (CHARLES LONG,) LORD, an English politician, born in 1761, became postmaster-general. He was a friend of William Pitt. Died in 1838.

Farnese, far-nā'sa, (Alessandro,) an Italian diplomatist, born in 1520, was a grandson of Pope Paul III. He became Bishop of Parma, and was employed by Paul

III. in missions to France and Germany. Died in 1589.

Farnese, far-neez', [It. pron. far-nā'sa'; Lat. Farnese, sius,] (Alexander,) Duke of Parma, a celebrated general, born in 1546, was a nephew of Philip II. of Spain, and the eldest son of Ottavio Farnese and Margaret of Austria. In 1565 he married Mary, niece of King John of Portugal. When his mother was made Regent of Flanders, he accompanied her to that country; he afterwards fought under Don John of Austria, and distinguished himself by his great courage and presence of mind, particularly at the naval battle of Lepanto, (1571.) Upon the death of Don John, (1578.) Farnese was invested with the government of the Low Countries, where he gained many important victories. He was appointed to the command of the Invincible Armada in 1588; but, being shut up in Antwerp by the Dutch fleet, he was unable to take any part in the action which resulted so disastrously to Spain. During the civil war in France he marched against Henry IV. and compelled him to raise the siege of Paris, (1590.) After this he successfully opposed, at the same time, two of the greatest generals of that period, Henry IV. of France, and Maurice of Nassau. He received a wound in December, 1592, of which he died in Arras at the age of forty-seven. While in the midst of his military career, upon receiving information of the death of his fother, he acknowledged permission of Philip II. to return to his father, he asked permission of Philip II. to return to Italy, in order to take possession of his dukedom; but, as his services were invaluable to that monarch, his request was not granted, so that he never entered his provinces after he became their sovereign. "He possessed," says Motley, comparing him with Don John of Austria, "far greater power for governing men, whether in camp or cabinet. . . . Cool, incisive, fearless, artful, he united the unscrupulous audacity of a condottiere with the wily patience of a Jesuit."

See MOTLEY, "Rise of the Dutch Republic," part vi. chaps. i.vii.; De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis;" Strada, "De Bello
Belgico;" G. Dondini, "De Rebus in Gallia gestis ab Alexandro
Farnesio," 1671.

Farnese, (ODOARDO,) a son of Ranuccio, noticed below, succeeded him in authority in 1622. He took part with France in a war against Spain, and afterwards fought against Pope Urban VIII. He died in 1646, and was succeeded by his son, RANUCCIO II., who was born about 1630 and reigned from 1646 until 1694. FRANCESCO succeeded his father, Ranuccio II.; on the death of this prince, in 1727, his brother ANTONIO followed him as the eighth Duke of Parma and Piacenza. Died in 1731. Antonio was the last of the family of Farnese who occupied the ducal throne.

Farnese, (OTTAVIO,) a son of Pietro Luigi, noticed below, was born about 1520. He married Margaret of Austria, natural daughter of Charles V., and became the second Duke of Parma and Piacenza upon the death of his father. He appears to have governed with as much mildness and discretion as his father did with despotism. Died in 1586.

Farnese, (Pietro Luici,) was created first Duke of Parma and Piacenza in 1545 by his father, Pope Paul III. He was notorious for his vices and tyranny. He

was assassinated in 1547. See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes;" POMPEO LITTA, "Vita di Pier Luigi Farnese," 1821.

Farnese, (RANUCCIO,) a son of Alexander, the celebrated Duke of Parma, noticed above, was born in 1569, and began to reign in 1592. He was notorious for tyranny

and cruelty. Died in 1622.

Farnesius. See Farnese, (Alexander.)

Farnes'worth or Farne'worth, (Ellis,) an English divine of the eighteenth century, born in Derbyshire. He translated into English, from the Italian, Davila's "History of the Civil Wars in France," and the works

Farn'ham, (ELIZA W.,) (originally Miss Woodson,) an American authoress and philanthropist, born in Rensselaerville, New York, in 1815. In 1836 she was married to Thomas J. Farnham, noticed below. She was for four years matron of the female department of the State prison at Sing Sing, and was highly successful in

her efforts to govern by kindness. She published "Life

ner efforts to govern by kindness. She published "Life in Prairie-Land," "California Indoors and Out," and "My Early Days." She died in 1864.

Farnham, (Thomas J.,) an American traveller and writer, born in Vermont in 1804, published "Travels in Oregon Territory," (1842,) and "Travels in California and Scenes in the Pacific," (1845.) Died in California

Farochon, fa'ro'shon', (Jean Baptiste Eugène,) a French statuary and engraver of medals, born in Paris

in 1807.

Farquhar, far'kar, (George,) a distinguished dra-matic writer, born at Londonderry, in Ireland, in 1678, was educated at the University of Dublin, and afterwards settled in London. Among his principal productions were "Love and a Bottle," (1698,) "Twin Rivals," (1703,) and "The Beaux Stratagem," (1707.) Died in London in 1707.

See a notice of his life, by Leigh Hunt, prefixed to Farquhar's Works, 1849; "Lives of the British Dramatists," by Campbell, Leigh Hunt, etc.

Farr, (SAMUEL,) an English physician, born at Taun-

Farr, (SAMUEL,) an English physician, born at Taunton in 1741. He wrote, besides other works, "Elements of Medical Jurisprudence," (1788.) Died in 1795.

Farr, (WILLIAM,) M.D., F.R.S., an English writer on statistics and public health, born at Kenley, in Shropshire, in 1807. He promoted sanitary reform by a number of works, among which are "Vital Statistics," and "Statistical Nosology." Died in 1883.

Făr'ra-gut, (DAVID GLAS'COE,) a celebrated American admiral, born near Knoxville, Tennessee, on the thof July, 1801. His father was a Spaniard a native

5th of July, 1801. His father was a Spaniard, a native of Minorca, who fought for the United States in the Revolution and attained the rank of major. He entered the navy in 1812, became a lieutenant in 1821, and was assigned to duty at Norfolk navy-yard in 1824. He remained there until 1833, and married Virginia Loyall, remained there until 1833, and married Virginia Loyall, of Norfolk. In 1841 he received a commission as commander. Besides being well versed in naval science, he spoke fluently, it is said, several modern languages. He was appointed commander of the navy-yard at Mare Island, California, about 1854, and obtained the rank of captain in 1855. In April, 1861, he went to Washington and offered his services to fight for the Union; but the government had no ship for him to command, as Toucey, the late secretary of the navy, had scattered the navy over distant parts of the world. He was employed for some time as a member of the naval retiring board. some time as a member of the naval retiring board.

In January, 1862, the government fitted out for the capture of New Orleans an armament, of which Farragut was appointed commander. He sailed from Hampton Roads about the 3d of February to Ship Island, which was used as a rendezvous. The expedition was accompanied by a land-army under General B. F. But-ler. New Orleans was defended against attacks from the Gulf by Fort Jackson and Fort Saint Philip, about seventy miles below the city, and by many gunboats and steam-rams. On the 18th of April, Farragut, who had selected the Hartford as his flag-ship, and whose fleet consisted of wooden steamers and bomb-vessels or mortar-boats, began to bombard Fort Jackson. The sides of some of his vessels were protected by an armour of heavy chain cables. He bombarded the fort for six days without success, and then resolved to try the perilous experiment of running past the forts in the darkness. Before daylight on the 24th, his fleet advanced in two columns, one of which was composed of the Hartford, Brooklyn, Richmond, Scioto, Iroquois, Itasca, etc.; the other of the Cayuga, Pensacola, Mississippi, and five others. A grand and terrific spectacle was then exhibited when the guns of both the forts opened on the Union fleet, which was also assailed by the iron-clad ram Union fleet, which was also assailed by the iron-clad ram Manassas, and by a number of gun-boats and fire-rafts rushing down the river. Of the seventeen Union vessels engaged in this action, thirteen passed the forts safely, and sunk cr burned the fleet of the enemy, including the Manassas. Farragut lost in this battle, which lasted about one hour and a half, 36 killed and 135 wounded. Captain Craven, of the Brooklyn, silenced Fort Saint Philip as he passed it. "The passing of the forts Jackson and Saint Philip," says Farragut, "was one of the

most awful sights and events I ever saw or expect to experience. The smoke was so dense that it was only now and then you could see any thing but the flash of the cannon and the fire-ships or rafts, one of which was pushed down upon us (the Hartford) by the ram Manassas, and in my effort to avoid it ran the ship on shore, and then the fire-raft was pushed alongside, and in a moment the ship was one blaze all along the port side. But, thanks to the good organization of the fire-department by Lieutenant Thornton, the flames were extinguished, and at the same time we backed off and got clear of the raft." (Letter to G. V. Fox, dated April 27, 1862.) He moved up to New Orleans, which, being entirely indefensible against the guns of the fleet, was evacuated by the rebel army. According to the "Rebellion Record" and other authorities, the city surrendered on the 25th; but Farragut, in the letter just cited, says, "I demanded the surrender of the city yesterday of the mayor. His reply was that the city was under martial law, and he would consult General Lovell. His lordship said he would surrender nothing, but at the same time he would retire and leave the mayor unembarrassed." The capture of New Orleans was one of the most important victories of the war.

Farragut was promoted to the rank of rear-admiral in July, 1862, having previously obtained command of the Western Gulf blockading squadron. About the end of June he attacked the batteries at Vicksburg, which were found to be impregnable to an attack on the river-front. Having been ordered to co-operate with General Grant against Vicksburg, he attempted, in March, 1863, to pass the batteries of Port Hudson. The Hartford and Albatross, which were lashed together, succeeded, after a desperate contest; but the Richmond and others were disabled, and dropped down the river. His next great enterprise was directed against the defences of Mobile, the port of which the government desired to close against the ingress of blockade-runners. The entrance to Mobile Bay was defended by Fort Morgan and Fort Gaines, and the insurgents had in the bay a powerful iron-clad ram, called the Tennessee, besides three gunboats. Cooperating with a land-army under Generals Canby and Granger, the fleet of Farragut, consisting of fourteen wooden steamers and gunboats and four iron-clad moniwooden steamers and gunboats and four fron-clad moni-tors, passed Fort Morgan on the 5th of August, 1864, and entered the bay. The admiral lashed himself near the maintop of the Hartford, (according to one account,) in order that he might be able to overlook the whole scene. He states in his report that he "had an elevated position in the main rigging, near the top." In the early part of the action the monitor Tecumseh was sunk by a torpedo. Just after his fleet passed the forts, it encountered the Tennessee; and "then began," says Farragut, "one of the fiercest naval combats on record. The monitors, and such of the wooden vessels as I thought best adapted for the purpose, were immediately ordered to attack the ram, not only with their guns, but bows on at full speed." The Tennessee was "sore beset," and never fired a gun from the time the Hartford struck her until her surrender. A few days after this victory the Union forces took Fort Gaines and Fort Morgan, with their garrisons, and rendered the access of blockade-runners to Mobile impossible. The Congress which met in December, 1864, recognized the obligations of the country to Farragut by creating for him the grade of vice-admiral. His character is described by the "United States Service Magazine" for January, 1865, in the following terms: "The stainless honour, the straightforward frankness, the vivacity of manner and conversation, the gentleness, the flow of good humour, the cheerful, ever-buoyant spirit of the true man,—these will be added to the complete education, the thorough seamanship, the devotion to duty, and, lastly, the restless energy, the dis-dain of obstacles, the impatience of delay or hesitation, the disregard of danger, that stand forth in such promi-nence in the portrait, deeply engraven on the loyal Ameri-can heart, of the GREAT ADMIRAL." He was promoted to the rank of admiral July 25, 1866, and thus became the officer of highest rank in the United States navy. Died in 1870.

See J. T. HEADLEY, "Farragut and our Naval Commanders."

Far'rant, (RICHARD,) an English composer of church music, was a gentleman of the Chapel Royal. His anthems are regarded as master-pieces. Died about 1585.

Farrar, (FREDERIC WILLIAM,) an English author and preacher, was born at Bombay in 1831. After being an assistant master at Harrow School under Dr. Vaughan became head master of Marlborough College. In 1876 he became canon of Westminister, and in 1883 archdeacon of Westminister. He is a popular preacher. Among his works we may mention the "Life of Christ," "Life of St. Paul," and "Eternal Hope," a volume of sermons.

Farre, (ARTHUR,) a distinguished English physician, born in 1811.

Farren, (ELIZA,) a popular English actress, and Countess of Derby, born in 1759, was the daughter of a surgeon of Cork. She performed with great applause at the theatres of Liverpool and London. In 1797 she was married to Lord Derby. Died in 1829.

Farsetti, (GIUSEPPE TOMMASO,) a writer of noble Italian family, collected from the poets of his time a large number of poems in Latin and Italian of great taste and Died about 1775.

Farsetti, (FILIPPO,) an Italian antiquary, born at Venice in 1705; died in 1774.

Farulli, fâ-rool'lee, (GIORGIO ANGELO,) a voluminous Italian historical writer; died at Florence in 1728.

Farwharson, far'hwar-son, a Scottish mathematician, whom Peter the Great, when he visited England in 1698, induced to return with him to Moscow. In 1701 he founded in that city the first Russian school of marine, and in 1716 became professor of mathematics at Saint Petersburg. Farwharson is said to have been the first to introduce the Arabic figures into Russia. Died in 1739. Fasch, fash, (Augustin Heinrich,) a German medi-

cal writer, born in Thuringia in 1639; died in 1690.

Fasch, (KARL FRIEDRICH CHRISTIAN,) a German musical composer, born at Zerbst, in Anhalt-Dessau, in 1736. His "Kyrie and Gloria" for sixteen voices is esteemed one of the most exquisite productions of its kind. Fasch was the founder of the Academy of Singing at Berlin, (Berliner Singakademie.) Died in 1800.

See KARL F. ZELTER, "Biographie von C. F. Fasch," 1801.

See Karl F. Zelter, "Biographie von C. F. Fasch," 1801.

Fäsch or Faesch, fêsh, (Sebastian,) a Swiss antiquary, born at Bâle in 1647; died in 1712.

Fascitelli, fâ-she-tel'lee, (ONORIO,) a Latin poet, born at Isernia, Naples, in 1502; died in 1564.

Fasel, fâ'zel, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) a German physician, and professor of medicine at Jena, born in the duchy of Weimar in 1721; died in 1767.

Fasolato, fâ-ŝo-lâ'to, (AGOSTINO,) a Venetian sculptor, lived about 1700, and made a famous group of "The Fall of Rebellious Angels" at Padua.

Fasolo. fâ'ŝo-lo. (BERNARDINO.) an Italian painter, a

Fall of Rebellious Angels" at Padua.

Fasolo, fâ'so-lo, (Bernardino,) an Italian painter, a pupil of Leonardo da Vinci, born at Pavía, livedabout 1540.

Fasolo or Fassolo, fâs'so-lo, (Giovanni Antonio,) an Italian painter, pupil of Paul Veronese, was born at Vicenza in 1528; died in 1572.

Fassin, de, deh fâ'sân', (Nicolas Henri Joseph,) a skilful Bagisin landscape painter, born at Liere in 1728.

skilful Belgian landscape-painter, born at Liege in 1728, worked at Geneva, Brussels, and Liege. Died in 1811. See F. VAN HULST, "Biographie de N. H. J. de Fassin," 1837.

Fassolo. See Fasolo. Fastolf. See Falstaf.

Fatah- (or Fath-) Abu-Nâsr. See Alfath. Fateh-Alee- (or Alî-) Shâh, fât'eh â'lee shâh, written also Futteh-Aly-Shah and Feth-Ali-Shah, (called, before his accession to the throne, Bâbâ-Khân, bâ'bâ kån,) King of Persia, born about 1762, began to reign in 1798. About 1802 war broke out between Persia and Russia, who fought for the possession of Georgia. This war was ended in 1813 by a treaty in which Fateh-Alee-Shah ceded Georgia to Russia. A dispute about bound-aries occasioned a renewal of the war in 1826, when the Persians were again defeated. Peace was restored in 1828. Died in 1834.

See MALCOLM, "History of Persia;" W. G. OUSELEY, "Travels in Various Countries of the East," 1823; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fathime. See FATIMAH. Fathimites. See FATIMITES.

Fatimah, få'te-mah, [Fr. FATHIME, få'tèm'; Ger. FATIME, få-tee'meh,] written also Fathimet, the only daughter of Mohammed, was born at Mecca before her father assumed the character of a religious teacher. While still very young, she was married to her cousin Alee, who was surnamed the "Lion of God." Fâtimah died about six months after her father.

See Aboolfeda, "Vie de Mahomet."

Fatime. See Fâtimah.
Fatimides or Fatimiden. See Fatimites.

Fatimides of Fatimidei. See Fatimites, Fat'I-mites, sing. Fat'I-mite, [Fr. pron. fat'e'mèt'; Ger. Fatimiden, fate-mee'den; Lat. Fatim'IDÆ or Fatimi'TÆ,] the name of a celebrated Moslem dynasty, the rulers of which claimed to be descended from Fatimical and the company of the fatimide o mah, the daughter of Mohammed. The Fatimite caliphs ruled in Egypt about two hundred years,—that is, from about 970 to 1170. The founder of this dynasty was the Sheeite Al-Mahdee-Aboo-Mohammed Obeydallah, often called simply Obeydallah,) who about 910 overthrew the dynasty of the Benee-Aghlab (the seat of whose power was at Tunis) and conquered a large part of Eastern Africa. He died in 934. One of his descendants, Moez or Mooiz, nearly forty years later, subdued Egypt and Western Africa, and established his throne at Cairo. Al-Adhed, the fourteenth and last caliph of this dynasty, was dethroned by the celebrated Saladin (Sala-ed-Deen) the Aiyoobite. From Al-Mahdee's name of Obeydallah his successors are often called Obeydites

Fatio (or Faccio) de Duillers, fâ'te-o (or fât'cho) de dwee'ya, (NICOLAS,) a celebrated mathematician, astronomer, and religious enthusiast, was born at Bâle in 1664. He became a Fellow of the Royal Society of London in 1688. Among his discoveries were a method for forming glasses for telescopes, one for measuring the velocity of vessels, and one for the perfect regulation of watches. He was the author of numerous mathematical works. Died in England in 1753. He pretended to be

able to work miracles.

See Sénebier, "Histoire littéraire de Genève."

Fatouville, de, deh fatoo'vel', a French dramatic writer of Normandy, lived about 1670. Fattore, II. See PENNI.

Fauoci, fówt'chee, (CARLO.) an Italian engraver, born at Florence in 1729, settled in London.

Fauchard, fő'shår', (PIERRE.) a celebrated dentist, born in Brittany about 1680, is regarded as the founder of dentisty. He wrote a valuable work englisher. of the art of dentistry. He wrote a valuable work en-

of the art of defitisity. The whole a variable work entitled "The Surgeon-Dentist; or, Treatise on the Teeth," (1728.) Died in Paris in 1761.

Fauche-Borel, fosh bo'rêl', (Louis,) born at Neufchâtel in 1762, was a zealous adherent of the royal family during the Revolution. After the accession of Napoleon he was engaged in several attempts to restore the Bour-

bons. Died in 1829.

See Louis Fauche-Borel, "Mémoires," 4 vols., 1828.

Faucher, fō'shà', (CÉSAR and CONSTANTIN,) French generals, born at La Réole in 1759, were twin brothers. They served with distinction in the army of the republic in La Vendée in 1793, fighting side by side. During the empire they were engaged in civil pursuits; but in March, 1815, they accepted office under Napoleon. Having been falsely accused of treason, they were shot at Bordeaux in September, 1815.

Faucher, (JEAN,) a French Protestant minister and polemical writer; died at Nîmes in 1628.

Faucher, (Léon,) a French minister of state and able writer on political economy and finance, was born at Limoges in September, 1803. He contributed many articles to the "Courrier Français" and the "Revue des Deux Mondes." In the Chamber of Deputies, to which he was elected in 1846, he acted with the gauche. was minister of the interior from December, 1848, to May, was nimster of the interior from December, 1848, to May, 1849, and from April to October, 1851. He was liberal in politics, but not a republican. Among his works are "Studies on England," (1845,) and "Miscellanies of Political Economy and Finance," ("Mélanges d'Économie politique et de Finances," 2 vols., 1856.) Died at Marseilles in December, 1854. He resolutely declined to hold any office under Louis Napoleon after the latter had usurped imperial power.

Alluding to the conduct of Faucher on this occasion, a writer in the "Edinburgh Review" remarks, "We do not remember an example in political history of greater sacrifices made by an ambitious and ardent man to his sense of public duty and personal dignity."

See LAVERGNE, "Biographie de Léon Faucher," in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," January 1, 1855; Léon FAUCHER, "Corres-pondance. Vie parlementaire," 2 vols., 1868; and article on "Léon Faucher" in the "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1868.

Fauchet, fo'sha', (CLAUDE,) a French historical writer, born in Paris about 1530, published "Gallic and French Antiquities," (1579,) and "Origin of Dignities and Magis-trates in France." Died in 1601.

Fauchet, (CLAUDE,) a French ecclesiastic, born in Nivernais in 1744. He joined the revolutionary party in 1789, and delivered in favour of their cause his "Discourse upon the National Religion," and "Civic Eulogy on Franklin." He became constitutional Bishop of Calvados in 1791. He was opposed to the death of the king, and should great accurate in conductions the same and showed great courage in condemning those who favoured it. Having been accused as an accomplice of Charlotte Corday, he was condemned and executed as a Girondist in October, 1793.

See Abbé Valmeron, (Jarry,) "Vie de l'Abbé Fauchet."

Faucheur, Le, leh fô'shur', (MICHEL,) an eloquent French Protestant minister; died in Paris in 1657.

Faugère, fő'zhair', (ARNAUD PROSPER,) a French littérateur, born at Bergerac in 1810. He gained, three times, the prize of eloquence offered by the French Academy. One of these prizes was awarded for his "Eulogy on Pascal," (1842.) He also edited the works of Pascal, on Fascal, (1642.) He also edited the works of Fascal, "Pensées, Fragments et Lettres de Blaise Pascal," (2 vols., 1844.) This is said to have been the first correct and complete edition of Pascal's "Thoughts." In 1864 he published a revised edition of the "Memoirs of Madame Roland."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Faujas de Saint-Fond, fo'zhâs' deh sân'fon', (BAR-THÉLEMY,) an eminent French geologist and traveller, born at Montélimart in 1741. He was a friend of Buffon, by whose influence he obtained the place of adjoint-naturaliste in the Museum of Paris, and that of commissioner of mines. He explored France, England, Germany, stoner of mines. He explored France, England, Germany, Italy, etc. In 1793 he became professor of geology in the Jardin des Plantes. Among his numerous works are "Mineralogy of Volcanoes," (1784,) "Travels in England and Scotland," (1797,) and an "Essay on Geology, or Memoirs subservient to the Natural History of the Globe," (2 vols., 1803-09.) Died in 1819.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" Louis de Freycinet, "Essai sur la Vie, etc. de B. Faujas de Saint-Fond," 1820; "Nouvelle Biographic Générale."

Faulcon fo/Low! (Marke Férly) a French politicion

Faulcon, fo'kon', (Marie Félix.) a French politician and jurist, born at Poitiers in 1758; died in 1843.

Faulhaber, fowl'ha'ber, (Christoph Erhardt,) a

German mathematician, born at Ulm in 1708; died in

Faulhaber, (Johann,) a German mathematician and engineer, born at Ulm in 1580, was the author of "Inventions for the Delineations of Redoubts and Fortifications," and other treatises. Died in 1635.

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Faulkner, fauk'ner, (George,) the first Irish printer of any note, born about 1700, was apprenticed to the celebrated Bowyer, and established himself in Dublin in 1727. He enjoyed the friendship and patronage of Dean Swift, Lord Chesterfield, and other celebrated

Fau'na, a goddess of ancient Italy or Latium, said to be a daughter of Picus, and wife of Faunus. She was sometimes identified with the Bona Dea and with Ops.

Fau'ni, [Eng. FAUNS; Fr. FAUNES, fon,] mythical beings whom the ancient Romans represented as having human bodies with the legs and feet of the goat. They were sportive and frolicsome, and presented some ana-

logy to the Satyrs of the Greek mythology. Faun'tle-roy, (Тномаз Т.,) an American officer, born in Virginia, served in the Confederate army in

1861, and was made a brigadier-general.

Fau'nus, [Fr. FAUNE, fon,] a rural divinity and king of the ancient Latins, was supposed to be the son of

Picus and the father of Latinus. He was worshipped as the god of fields and shepherds, and was considered as one of the founders of the religion of Latium. He was sometimes identified with the Arcadian Pan of the Greeks.

Fauques, fök, (MARIANNE AGNES,) a French authoress, born at Avignon about 1720. Having visited London, she became a teacher of the French language, and numbered among her pupils the celebrated linguist Sir William Jones. She wrote numerous works in French and English, among which are "The Triumph of Friendship," (1751,) and "The Viziers, or the Enchanted Labyrinth." She was living in 1777.

See Prudhomme, "Biographie des Femmes célèbres."

Faur, du, (GUI.) See PIBRAC.

Faure, for, (François,) Bishop of Amiens, in France, and one of the preceptors of Louis XIV., was born near Angoulême in 1612; died in 1687.

Faure, (Joseph Désiré Félix,) a French judge, and

Faure, (Louis Joseph,) a French statesman under Bonaparte and Louis XVIII., born in 1760; died in 1837.

Fauriel, fo're-êl', (CLAUDE CHARLES,) an eminent French philologist and historian, born at Saint-Étienne in 1772, was a nephew of the Abbé Siéyès. He was intimate with Guizot, Manzoni, and Madame de Staël, who characterized him as "inexhaustible in knowledge and kindness." Among his principal works are a "History of Southern Gaul under the Rule of the German Conquerors," (1836,) and "History of Provençal Literature," querors," (1836.) and "History of Provençal Electature, (1846.) A chair of foreign literature was founded for him in Paris in 1830. His "Popular Songs of Modern Greece" (with a French version, 1825) had great success. In the opinion of E. Renan, "Fauriel is without contradiction the man of our age who has put into circulation the most ideas." Died in Paris in July, 1844.

See Sainte-Beuve, "Étude sur Fauriel," in the "Revue des Deux Mondes" for May 15 and June 1, 1845; RENAN, notice in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," December, 1855; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fauris de Saint-Vincens, fo'rèss' deh sân'vân'son', (ALEXANDRE JULES ANTOINE,) a French antiquary, born at Aix in 1750; died in 1819. His father, JULES FRANÇOIS PAUL, born in 1718, wrote on numismatics;

died in 1798.

Faust, fowst, or Fust, foost, (Johann,) a wealthy citizen of Mentz, supposed to have shared in the invention of printing. Having, after his law-suit with Gutenberg, gained possession of his printing-apparatus, he carried on the business with his son-in-law, Peter Schöffer, who made important improvements in the art. (See GUTEN-BERG.) Died in 1460.

Faus' tus, (Dr. John,) a famous magician and astrologer, born in Würtemberg in the latter part of the fifteenth century. The German tradition is, that, after spending a large fortune in his astrological studies, he made a league for twenty-four years with the devil, who gave him a spirit named Mephistopheles for his servant. Having lived luxuriously through the appointed time, and astonished the world by his wonderful performances, he was destroyed by the fiend at midnight. It is the general opinion that Dr. Faust really existed, and, by his jugglery and magical arts, deluded people into the belief that he was leagued with evil spirits. This legend has formed the subject of numerous dramas, romances, and poems: the most celebrated of these are Goethe's "Faust," Lessing's poetical fragment entitled "Faust and the Seven Spirits," and Marlowe's tragedy "The Life and Death of Dr. Faustus."

See DÜNTZER, "Die Sage von Dr. Faust untersucht;" H. HEINE, "La Légende de Faust," in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," February, 1852; MEYER, "Studien zu Göthe's Faust," 1847.

Faus'ta, (Flavia Maximiana,) a Roman empress, the daughter of Maximian, became the wife of Constantine the Great in 307 A.D. She is said to have procured the death of Crispus, her step-son, by a false accusation. His innocence having become evident, she was put to death in 326.

Faus'ta Cor-ne'lĭ-a, a daughter of the Roman dictator Sulla, was born about 88 B.C. She was married about 55 to T. Annius Milo, and was notorious for her conjugal infidelity.

Faus-tī'na, (An'nia,) daughter of the following, and wife of Marcus Aurelius. The infamy of her conduct even surpassed that of her mother. Died in Cappadocia

in 176 A.D.

Faustina, Fr. Faustine, fos'ten',] (Annia Galeria,) a daughter of Antoninus Verus, one of the Roman consuls, was born in 105 A.D. She became the wife of the emperor Antoninus, and was notorious for her licen-She died in the third year of her husband's reign, 141 A.D

Faustina Bordoni, fow-stee'na bor-do'nee, (or Bor-

done, bor-do'na,) an Italian singer, born in 1702, was married in 1730 to Jean Adolphe Hasse. Died in 1783. Fausto, fows'to, (SEBASTIANO,) surnamed DA LONGI-ANO, a learned Italian author, who lived in the sixteenth century. He made numerous translations from the Latin and Greek.

Faus'tus of Byzantium, Bishop of Cappadocia, born at Constantinople about 320 A.D. His principal work, entitled "Byzantine History," is written in Armenian. His style was far from elegant; but his history contains valuable information not to be found elsewhere.

Faus'tus, surnamed REIENSIS or REGENSIS, a monk, born in Bretagne, became Bishop of Riez about 470 A.D.

He was a chief of the Semi-Pelagians. Died about 490.

Fauveau, fō'vō', [Lat. FUL'VIUS,] (PIERRE,) born in Poitou, was the author of Latin poems, which were published in the "Deliciæ Poetarum Gallorum." Died in

Fauveau, de, deh fo'vo', (Félicie,) a sculptor, born at Florence, of French parents, about 1802. Among her works is a monument of Dante and a statue of Sainte-Geneviève.

Fauvel, fō'vêl', a French antiquary, born in 1753;

died in 1838.

Fava, fâ'vâ, (Pietro Ercole,) Count, an Italian painter, born at Bologna in 1669; died in 1744. Favard de Langlade, fâ'vâr' deh lôn glâd', (Guil-

LAUME JEAN,) a French jurist, born in 1762; died in 1831.

Favart, få'vår', (ANTOINE PIERRE CHARLES,) a
French dramatist and painter, born in Paris in 1784.

Favart, (CHARLES SIMON,) apopular French dramatist and voluminous writer, born in Paris in 1710, was the grandfather of the preceding. Among his best works is his comedy of "Solomon II., or the Three Sultans." Died in 1792. His Memoirs and Correspondence were

published in 1809, in 3 volumes.

Favart, (MARIE JUSTINE BENOÎTE Duronceray—
dü'ronss'ra',) wife of Charles Simon, noticed above, and one of the most celebrated actresses of her time, was born at Avignon, in France, in 1727. In her plays she was distinguished by her grace and versatility of power. She is supposed to have been the authoress of three works which appeared under her husband's name, viz., "Annette and Lubin," "Bastien and Bastienne," and the "Fête of Love." Died in 1772.

See "Mémoires de C. S. Favart," 1809.

Favart d'Herbigny, fâ'vâr' dêr'ben'ye', (NICOLAS

RÉMI,) a French military engineer, and general in the corps of engineers, born at Rheims in 1735. He distinguished himself in the defence of Belle-Isle against the British in 1761, and wrote a valuable work, entitled "Memoirs on the Defence of Coasts and upon Military Reconnoissances." Died in 1800.

Favé, fấ'và', (Alphonse,) a French officer and writer

on military tactics, born at Dreux in 1812.

Favelet, fav'la', (Jean,) a Flemish physician, and medical professor in the University of Louvain, born

medical professor in the Ginversity of the Conversity of the Favereau, fâv'kō', (Jacques,) a French advocate and poet, born at Cognac in 1590. He was the author of a number of small poems which won for him a considerable reputation. Died in 1638. "La Milliade," a satire able reputation. Died in 1638. "La Milliade," in verse against Richelieu, was ascribed to him.

Favier, fa've-\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (JEAN LOUIS,) a celebrated French writer on civil law and politics, born at Toulouse about 1720. He published a "Historical and Political Essay npon the Government of Holland," (2 vols., 1748,) and

raphin the Government of Floriand, (2 vols., 1/46), and other works. Died in 1/84.

Fa-vo'lǐ-us or Favoli, fâ-vo'lee, (Hugo.) a Dutch physician, of Italian extraction, born at Middelburg in

1523. He visited Turkey and Greece, and published an account of his travels, entitled "Hodoeporicon Byzantium," (1563,) written in Latin hexameter verse.

Fa-vo'nī-us, (MARCUS,) a Roman senator, was a partisan of the Optimates, a friend of Cato Uticensis, and an opponent of Pompey. He was elected prætor in 49 B.C., and fought against Cæsar in the civil war. He was nicknamed "the ape of Cato," whom he took as his model. Having joined the army of Brutus and Cassius, he was taken ricense at Philippi and part to death in the Participant of the control of the case of the control of the case taken prisoner at Philippi and put to death in 42 B.C.

Fav-o-rī/nus or Phavori/nus, [Φαβωρῖνος,] a Greek writer, a native of Arles, in Gaul, removed to Rome, where he became celebrated under the reigns of Trajan and Adrian for his learning and literary productions. Of his numerous works but a few fragments are now Favorinus was a friend of Plutarch, from whom he received the dedication of a work.

See Philostratus, "Vitæ Sophistarum;" Diogenes Laertius; Marres, "Dissertatio de Favorini Vita," 1853.

Favorinus, known also as Va-ri'nus or Guarino, gwa-ree'no, Bishop of Nocera, born near Camerino, in Italy. He was noted for his learning, and as the pre-ceptor of Giovanni de' Medici, afterwards Pope Leo X.

Died in 1537. Favoriti, fă-vo-ree'tee, (Agostino,) an Italian priest and Latin poet, born at Lucca in 1624; died in 1682.

Favras, de, (Thomas Mahi,) Marquis, a French soldier, boin at Blois in 1745. He was put to death by the revolutionary party in 1790.

Favrat, (FRANZ ANDREAS,) a Prussian general, noted for his physical strength, born in 1730; died in 1804.

Favre, [Lat. FA'BER,] (ANTOINE,) an eminent French jurist, born at Bourg-en-Bresse in 1557. He published several valuable works. Died in 1624.

Favre, (JULES GABRIEL CLAUDE,) an eloquent French republican and orator, born at Lyons in 1809, became an advocate in Paris. On the formation of the republic, in February, 1848, he became secretary-general in the ministry of the interior. He was a member of the Constituent Assembly of 1848. During the second empire M. Favre was a leader of the opposition, and was distinguished for his radical opinions and independence or audacity of character. He was elected a member of the Corps Législatif in 1858 and in 1869, and admitted into the French Academy in 1868. On the fall of the empire he became foreign minister. In July, 1871, he resigned this post and resumed practice at the bar. In 1876 he was elected to the senate for the department of the Rhône. Died in 1880.

Favre, (PIERRE,) a learned Jesuit, born in the diocese of Geneva in 1506. He was the companion and helper of

Loyola. Died in 1546. Favyn, (ANDRÉ,) a French historical writer, born in Paris between 1550 and 1590. Among his works were a "History of Navarre," (1612,) and a "History of the Military Orders of Christian Kings and Princes.

Faw'cet, (Sir WILLIAM,) an English general and writer, born in Yorkshire in 1728. He served with distinction on the continent during the Seven Years' war. He translated from the French the "Reveries" of Count de Saxe, (1757,) and from the German "Rules for the Prussian Cavalry and Infantry," (1759.) Died in 1804.

Fawcett, (HENRY.) an English political economist, born in 1833. At the age of 25 he was blinded by an accident while shooting. In 1863 he became professor of political economy at Cambridge. He was first returned or pointcal economy at Cambridge. He was hist returned to Parliament by Brighton in 1864; at present he sits for Hackney. He was postmaster-general in Mr. Gladstone's administration of 1880. Among his works are the "Manual of Political Economy" and "Pauperism, its Causes and Remedies." He died in 1884.

Faw'cett, (JOHN,) an English Baptist minister and religious writer, born near Bradford in 1740; died in 1817.

Fawkes, (FRANCIS,) and English poet, born about 1725. He was the author of "Bramham Park," and other poems, and made good translations from Anacreon, Sapple Theorities and Museus. Died in very Sapple. Sappho, Theocritus, and Musæus. Died in 1777.

Fawkes, (Guy or Guido,) one of the chief conspira-

tors in the Gunpowder Plot in the reign of James I., was

a Catholic, and a native of Yorkshire. In 1604, Robert Catesby, Thomas Percy, Guy Fawkes, and others conspired to blow up, with gunpowder, the House of Parliament and kill the king, with the Lords and Commons, their motive being a fanatical zeal against the Protestical Commons, their motive being a fanatical zeal against the Protestical Commons, their motive being a fanatical zeal against the Protestical Commons of Lords They hired a vault under the House of Lords, placed in it thirty-six barrels of gunpowder, and arranged that Fawkes should explode it on the 5th of November, 1605. Before that time arrived, Lord Mounteagle, a Catholic peer, received an anonymous letter advising him to absent himself from Parliament and intimating that a great catastrophe was impending over that body. This excited the suspicion of the king and others, who searched the cellars in the vicinity and found Fawkes with matches and a dark lantern about midnight, November 4. He was tried and executed in January, 1606.

See Hume, "History of England;" Gardiner, "History of England from 1603 to 1616," chap. v.

Faxardo. See SAAVEDRA.

Fay. 63 c. SARVEDRA.

Fay. 63 c. (ANDRAS,) a Hungarian novelist, poet, and dramatic writer, born at Kohany in 1786. As a prose writer he may be ranked among the best his

country has produced.

Fay, (THEODORE SEDGWICK,) an American writer, born in New York in 1807. He produced, besides other works, "Norman Leslie," a novel, (1835,) a poem entitled "Ulric, or the Voices," (1851,) and a "Ilistory of Switzerland." He was sent as minister-resident to Switzerland. zerland in 1853. See Griswold, "Prose Writers of America;" Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. ii.

Fayderbe or Fay-d'Herbe, fà'dàrb', (Lucas,) an able Flemish sculptor and architect, born at Malines in 1617, was a pupil of Rubens. Died in 1694.
See G. A. VANDERFOEL, "Notice sur la Vie, etc. de L. Fay-d'Herbe," 1854.

Faydit or Faidit, få'de', (Anselme or Gancelm,) a French troubadour, born in Limousin. After he had led for some time the strolling life of a buffoon and juggler, he found a patron in Richard Cœur-de-Lion, whom he accompanied in his crusade to the Holy Land. Died in 1220.

See "Histoire littéraire des Troubadours;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Faydit, (PIERRE,) a French priest and theological writer, born in Auvergne. He is particularly noted for the part he took in the dispute between France and Pope Innocent XI., on which occasion he preached against the pontiff with great boldness. Died in 1709.

Faye. See LAFAYE.

Faye, fâ'yêh, (ANDREAS,) a Norwegian preacher and writer, born at Drammen in 1802, published a "History of Norway," (1831,) and several educational works.

Faye, (HERVÉ AUGUSTE ÉTIENNE ALBANS,) a

French astronomer and writer, born in 1814. He became a member of the Institute. He discovered in 1843 a new comet, which bears his name. In 1878 he was appointed

director of the Paris Observatory.

Faye, (JACQUES,) Lord of Espeisses, a jurist, born in Paris in 1542. When the Duke of Anjou was elected King of Poland, he accompanied that prince to Warsaw, and analysis of solutions of solutions are proposed by the property of the p and rendered him efficient service in conciliating some of the principal inhabitants. Upon the death of Charles IX., when the Duke of Anjou mounted the throne of France as Henry III., Faye still retained his confidence, and held many stations of importance under him. Upon the death of this prince he joined Henry IV. He greatly distinguished himself at the siege of Paris, but died soon after in 1500 of fever. after, in 1590, of a fever. He was the author of some political works.

See De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis;" TAISAND, "Vies des plus célèbres Jurisconsultes."

Fayette, de la, deh lå få'êt', (GILBERT Motier—mo'te-å',) was appointed marshal of France in 1428 by the regent, afterwards Charles VII. Died in 1464.
Fayette, de la, (Marie Madelène Pioche de la Vergne—pe'osh' deh lå vårñ,) Countess, a distinguished French writer of romances, born in 1632. The most important of her works were "Zaïde" and "The Princess of Cleves." She also wrote a historical romance,

entitled "History of Henrietta of England." Died in

See SAINTE-BEUVE, "Portraits of Celebrated Women."

Fayette, La, General. See La Fayette. Fayolle, fa'yol', (François Joseph Marie,) a French littérateur, musician, and critic, born in Paris in 1774, wrote, besides other works in prose and verse, "The Four Seasons of Parnassus," (16 vols., 1805–09,) and a French version of Gerber's "Dictionary of Musicians," (1810-12.) Died in Paris in 1852.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Férts, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Fayot, fa'yo', (Alfred Charles Frederic,) a French historian, born in Paris in 1797. Among his

works is a "History of France from 1793 to the Accession of Charles X.," (16 vols., 1830.) Died in 1861.

Faypoult de Maisoncelle, fa'poo' deh ma'zòn'sêl', (GUILLAUME CHARLES,) an able French statesman, born in Champagne in 1752, became minister of finance in 1795, and minister plenipotentiary at Genoa in 1796. His services here were recognized by a medal which the Genoese senate ordered to be struck in honour of Bonaparte and Faypoult. He was minister of finance in Spain under Joseph Bonaparte about 1810-13. Died in 1817. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fazaree or Fazary, Al, ål få-zå'ree, or Fezari, (Mohammed Ibn Ibrâheem,) a Moslem astronomer of the eighth century, translated some important Indian mathematical tables into Arabic.

mathematical tables into Arabic.

Fazelli, fâd-zel'lee, (TOMMASO,) an Italian historian, and professor of philosophy at Palermo, born at Sacca, in Sicily, in 1498. His chief work is his "History of Sicily," (1558,) esteemed for its accuracy and elegance of style. Died in 1570.

Fazio, fât'se-o, (BARTOLOMMEO,) a distinguished Latin scholar and historian, born in the republic of Genoa. He was natronized by Alfonso of Aragon, King

Genoa. He was patronized by Alfonso of Aragon, King of Naples, whose history he wrote. His most important work was a "History of the Illustrious Men of his own Time," ("De Viris Ævi sui illustribus Liber," 1745.)

Died in 1457.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis."

Fazio degli Uberti, fât'se-o dàl'yee oo-bêr'tee, a famous Italian poet, born at Florence in the fourteenth century, was an ardent Ghibeline. He wrote a long descriptive poem entitled "Ditta Mundi," or "Il Dittamondo," in which he proposed to imitate or rival Dante. It was printed in 1474. Died in 1367.

Fazy, fâ'ze', (Jean Jacques,) a Swiss statesman and journalist, born at Geneva in 1796. He edited several liberal journals at Paris between 1826 and 1835. Having returned to Geneva, he became the leader of the democratic party, which triumphed in the revolution of 1846. He was afterwards president of the council of

democratic party, which triumphed in the revolution of 1846. He was afterwards president of the council of state of his canton, and had the chief control of its affairs for many years. He published various works.

Fazzini, fât-see'nee, (LORENZO,) an Italian natural philosopher, born in 1787; died in 1837.

Fea, fâ'â, (CARLO,) an Italian antiquary, born at Pigna, in Piedmont in 1767. Among his works we may name

in Piedmont, in 1753. Among his works we may name the "Philological, Critical, and Antiquarian Miscellany," (1790.) and "Descrizione de Roma e dei Contorni con vedute," (3 vols., 1824,) which are said to have great merit. Died about 1834.

See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Fearn, fern, (JOHN,) an English metaphysician, published a "Review of Berkeley, Reid, and Stewart," (1813,) "Primary Vision," (1815,) and a work on "The Human Mind."

Fearne, fern, (CHARLES,) an English jurist and Feathe, tern, (CHARLES,) an English jurist and writer of high reputation, born in London in 1749. His chief work is an "Essay on Contingent Remainders," (1772; 4th edition, enlarged, 1791.) Died in 1791. "It was reserved for Mr. Fearne," says Judge Story, "to honour the profession by a treatise so profound and accurate that it became the guide of the ablest lawyers, yet so luminous in method and explanations that it is level to the capacity of every attentive stylent. He has level to the capacity of every attentive student. He has in fact exhausted the subject, and this *chef-d'œuvre* will forever remain a monument of his skill, acuteness, and research." Fearnley, fern'le, (THOMAS,) a Norwegian landscape-painter, born at Frederickshall in 1802. Among his master-pieces are "The Glacier of Grindenwald," and 'A Scene in Norway," which was purchased by Thor-waldsen. Died in 1842.

Featherstonehaugh, feth'er-ston-hau', (GEORGE W.,) an American traveller, published a "Geological Report of the Elevated Country between the Missouri and Red Rivers," (1835,) and other works. Died Sep-

tember 28, 1866.

Featly, feet'le, or Fair'clough, (DANIEL,) a learned English theologian and controversialist, born at Charlton, in Oxfordshire, in 1782. His "Aprilla Bistatical Control of the Control of English theologian and controversians, born at Charlton, in Oxfordshire, in 1582. His "Ancilla Pietatis" (1626) was very popular. He also wrote "Clavis Mystica," (1636,) and a treatise against the Anabaptists, entitled "The Dippers Dipt," (1647.) Died in 1645.

Febre or Febvre, Le, leh fevr, (VALENTINE,) askilful

Febre of Februs, Le, Ign Iewk, (VALENTINE,) a skilling Flemish painter and engraver, born at Brussels in 1642 or 1643. He worked mostly in Venice, and imitated Paul Veronese. He engraved numerous works of Titian and Paul Veronese. Died about 1700.

Fébure, fâ'bür', or Fèvre, (MICHEL.) a French missionary and Orientalist, lived about 1650-80. Among his works are "The Present State of Turkey," (1674.) and a "Treatise on the Manners and Customs of the Ottomans," etc.

Fechner, fek'ner, (GUSTAV THEODOR,) a German natural philosopher and poet, born near Muskau in 1801. He obtained the chair of physics at Leipsic in 1834, and distinguished himself by researches in galvanism. He published a number of able works on organic chemistry, anthropology, etc., also humorous essays, which were very popular.

Fecht, fekt, (JOHANN,) a learned Lutheran theologian, writer, and professor of Hebrew, theology, and metaphysics, was born at Saltzburg in 1636; died at Rostock

in 1716.
See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie." Feck'en-ham, de, (John,) an English Catholic theologian, whose original name was How'man, born in Worcestershire about 1516. He was appointed chap-lain to Bonner, Bishop of London, and when that prelate was deprived of his bishopric, under Edward VI., he was sent to the Tower. Upon the accession of Mary to the throne, (1553,) Feckenham was appointed her chaplain, and was sent to Lady Jane Grey a short time before her death, to endeavour to reclaim her to the Catholic faith; but without success. During the bloody persecutions that followed, he used all his influence in favour of moderation towards the suffering Protestants. He even went so far as to intercede with the queen for her sister, the He even went princess Elizabeth, who, when she became queen, offered him the archbishopric of Canterbury if he would con-form to the rules of the Episcopal Church, — which, however, he refused to do. After having opposed the however, he refused to do. After having opposed the Reformation in the House of Lords, where he was the last mitred abbot, he was imprisoned in 1560. He died in prison in the island of Ely in 1585.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Fedele, få-då'là, (CASSANDRA,) an Italian lady, celebrated for her great learning and accomplishments, was born in Venice in 1465. She possessed the friendship of Pope Leo X., Louis XII. of France, and Ferdinand and Isabella of Spain: the latter tried to draw her to the court of Castile, but without success. Died about 1558.

See F. Tomasını, "Vita della Signora C. Fedele," 1636. Fedelissimi, fa-dà-lès'se-mee, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian poet and physician, born at Pistoia, lived about

Feder, fā'der, (Johann Georg Heinrich,) a learned German, who was professor of philosophy at Göttingen, born near Bayreuth in 1740; died in 1821.

See his "Autobiography," ("J. G. H. Feders Leben," 1825;)
OERTEL, "De Vita et Fatis J. G. H. Federi," 1789.

Federici, få-då-ree'chee, (CAMILLO,) originally Giovanni Battista Viassolo,(ve-ås'so-lo,) one of the most

predecessors. Among his best pieces are comedies called "The Sculptor and the Blind Man," "Henry IV. at the Passage of the Marne," and "I falsi Galantuomini." Died at Padua in December, 1802.

See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" Ugoni, "Della Letteratura Italiana."

Federici, (CESARE.) See FEDRICI.
Federici, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian republican general, born at Naples in 1748. He obtained the chief command at Naples in 1799. Having surrendered to the royalists as a prisoner of war, he was treacherously put to death

Federici, (Luigi,) an Italian poet and jurist, born at Brescia about 1540; died about 1607. Federmann, fa'der-man', (Nikolaus,) a German, born at Ulm, commanded an expedition which explored

New Granada about 1537. Federici, få-då-ree'chee, or Federici, få-då-ree'chee, (CESARE,) a Venetian merchant and traveller, spent many years in the East Indies. He published, on his return, an interesting book, entitled "Voyage to the East Indies," etc., (1587.)
Fedrigotti, fa-dre-got'tee, (Geronimo,) an Italian

lyric poet of superior merit, born in 1742; died in 1776.

Fée, fa, (ANTOINE LAURENT APOLLINAIRE,) a French physician and eminent botanist, and first professor at physician and eminent botanist, and first professor at the military hospital of Strasbourg, was born in 1789. He published a "Flora of Virgil," or "Critical Nomenclature of the Plants, Fruits, etc. mentioned by Virgil," (1822,) "Méthode lichénographique," (1824,) being a description of lichens, (regarded as the best work on this subject,) and other scientific works; also, a "Life of Linnæus," (1832.)

See Outgar "Ita France Lindwig: "When "Ita Franc

See QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fehling, fa'ling, (HEINRICH CHRISTOPH,) a German painter, born at Sangerhausen in 1653; died in 1725. Fehr, far, (JOHANN MICHAEL,) a learned German

physician, born in Franconia in 1610, became imperial physician to Leopold I. Died in 1688.

Fehrmann, fār/mān, (DANIEL) a Swedish engraver of medals, born in Stockholm in 1710; died in 1780.

Fei, fā'ee, (ALESSANDRO,) an Italian historical painter, called DEL BARBIERE, was born in Florence in 1543.

Feijou. See FEYJOU.
Fein, fin, (EDUARD,) a German jurist and legal writer, born at Brunswick in 1813, became professor of Roman law at Jena in 1845. He published, among other works, a continuation of Glück's "Complete Explanation of the Pandects," (44th vol., 1851.) He became professor of law at Tübingen in 1852. Died in 1857.

Fein, (Georg,) a German democrat and revolutionist, brother of the preceding was born at Helmstedt in 1803.

brother of the preceding, was born at Helmstedt in 1803. He was connected with secret political societies, and was often banished and expelled from various states in

which he sought refuge.

which he sought refuge.

Feitama, fī'tā-mā, (SIBRAND,) a Dutch dramatic writer, born in Amsterdam in 1694. Among his works are two tragedies, "Fabricius," and the "Triumph of Poetry and Painting." He made excellent translations of Fenelon's "Télémaque" and Voltaire's "Henriade" into Dutch verse, and of several plays of Lamotte, Cornella, and other Franch writers. Died in 1758. neille, and other French writers. Died in 1758.

See JAN DE KRUYFF, "Leven van S. Feitama," Leyden, 1782. See Jan de Kruyff, "Leven van S. Feitama," Leyden, 1782.

Feith, fît, [Lat. FEI'THIUS,] (EVERARD,) a distinguished Dutch scholar, born at Elburg about 1597.

Among his principal works are "Athenian Antiquities" and "Antiquities of Homer," (1677,) the latter of which was highly esteemed. The death of Feith is enveloped in mystery. As he was walking one day in Rochelle, a citizen invited him to enter his house. He entered, and was never seen or heard of afterwards, notwithstanding the thorough search of the magistrates. He was young the thorough search of the magistrates. He was young

when he disappeared.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Feith, (RHIJNVIS or RHYNVIS,) one of the most emivanni Battista Viassolo, (ve-âs'so-lo,) one of the most popular Italian dramatists of recent times, born in Piedmont in April, 1749. He is regarded as the founder of a new dramatic school in Italy, and his plays are distinguished by a higher moral tone than those of his the tragedies of "Inez de Castro," (1793,) "Thirza," and "Johanna Gray," and numerous hymns and odes of great beauty. His "Letters on Various Subjects" ("Brieven over verscheiden Onderwerpen," 6 vols., 1784-94) are among his most admired prose writings. Died in 1824.

His son Peter Rutger was also a poet.

See "Gedenkzuil voor Mr. R. Feith," 1825; Cornells Loots, "Hulde aan de Nagedachtenis van Mr. R. Feith;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Feizee or Feizi, fī'zee, written also Fyzee and Feyazi, (Abool-Feiz-Hindee,) an eminent poet, born at Agra, in India, in 1547, was a brother of the famous Abool-Fazi. He wrote in Persian. Died in 1595.

Fejer, få-yar, (György,) a distinguished Hungarian writer, born at Keszthely in 1766. His chief production is entitled "Codex diplomaticus Hungariæ ecclesiasticus ac civilis." This valuable work is composed of twentyeight (or twelve) large volumes relating to the history of Hungary, published in 1829-44. He became librarian of the University of Pesth and Buda in 1824.

Feldbausch, fêlt'bŏwsh, (Felix Sebastian,) a German scholar and educational writer, born at Manheim

in 179

Feldmann, felt'man, (LEOPOLD,) a German dramatist, of Jewish extraction, born at Munich in 1803, was the

author of several popular comedies.

Felekee or Feleki, fel'e-kee, a distinguished Persian poet, whose true name was Abool-Nizâm-Moham-med; but, having devoted himself to astronomy, and astrology, he received the title of Felekee, ("Celestial.") Died in 1182.

See Von Hammer, "Geschichte der schönen Redekünste Persiens.

Féletz, de, deh fà'làs', (Charles Marie Dorimond,) ABBÉ, a French critic, born near Brives-la-Gaillarde in 1767. He contributed a number of learned and elegant essays to the "Journal des Débats" and the "Mercure de France." He was chosen a member of the French Academy in 1827, and was also director of that institu-tion. Among his works is "Mélanges de Philosophie et Littérature," (6 vols., 1828.) He wrote for the "Journal des Débats" about twenty-five years, and defended the classical against the romantic school. Died in 1850.

See M. Delpit, "Notice sur M. de Féletz," 1852; VILLEMAIN, "De M. de Féletz et de quelques Salons de son Temps," 1852; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Félibien, fa'le'be-an', (André,) a French architect and able writer on art, born at Chartres in 1619. He was one of the first eight members of the Academy of Cabinet of Antiquities. He wrote, besides other works, "Conversations on the Lives and Works of the Most Excellent Painters, Ancient and Modern," ("Entretiens sur les Vies et sur les Ouvrages des plus excellents Peintres," etc., 5 vols., 1666-88,) which was translated into various languages. Died in 1695. See Nickron, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Félibien, (JACQUES,) a Roman Catholic theologian and writer, brother of the preceding, was born at Chartres

and writer, brother of the preceding, was born at Chartres in 1636; died in 1716.

Félibien, (Jean François,) an architect, son of André, noticed above, was born about 1658. He possessed his father's taste for the fine arts, and left several works on the subject, the principal of which is entitled "Historical Collection of the Life and Works of the Most Celebrated Architects," (1687.) Died in 1733.

Félibien, (Michell,) a Dominican, brother of the preceding, was born at Chartres in 1666. He wrote a "History of the Royal Abbey of Saint-Denis in France," and a "History of the City of Paris." Died in 1719.

Felice, fa-lee'chà, (Costanzo,) [Lat. Constant'tius Felic'ius,] an Italian of the sixteenth century, born near Ancona, wrote, besides other works, a "History of the

Ancona, wrote, besides other works, a "History of the Conspiracy of Catiline."

Felice, (FORTUNATO BARTOLOMMEO,) a celebrated relice, (FORTUNATO BARTOLOMMEO,) a celebrated Italian author, and professor of philosophy at Naples, was born at Rome in 1725. He published in 1770 his greatest work, entitled "Encyclopædia, or an Accurate Universal Dictionary of Human Knowledge," (42 vols.,) in which he was assisted by several eminent savants, including Haller. Died in 1789.

See Feller, "Biographie Universelle," edited by Weiss.

Feliciano, fà-le-châ'no, (FELICE,) surnamed Antiquario, an Italian antiquary, born at Verona about 1420. He collected inscriptions, medals, and other antiquities, and wrote a number of epigrams.

Feliciano, (Giovanni Bernardino,) an Italian scholar and physician, born at Verona about 1490. He translated a number of medical and philosophical works

Feliciano, or Feliciani, fâ-le-châ'nee, (PORFIRIO,) an Italian bishop and Latin poet, born in Vaud in 1562;

died in 1632.

Fe-lig'i-tas, SAINT, a Roman lady and Christian martyr of noble birth, lived under the reign of Marcus Aurelius Antoninus. She suffered martyrdom in 164

See Mrs. Jameson, "Poetry of Sacred and Legendary Art."

Felino, de, deh fâ-lee'no, (GUILLAUME LÉON du Tillot—dü te'yo',) MARQUIS, born at Bayonne, in France, in 1711. Being appointed in 1759 prime minister of Parma, he commenced a series of reformations which added greatly to the prosperity of the country. He expelled the Jesuits, founded a university, and liberally patronized education. In 1765 he was created Marquis of Felino. Died at Paris in 1774.

of Felinski, få-lin'skee, (ALOVS,) a Polish poet and political essayist, born at Ossow in 1773, was secretary of Kosciusko about 1794. In 1809 he was appointed professor of poetry and rhetoric at Krzemicniec. Died

in 1822 or 1820.

Fe'lix, (ANTONIUS,) a profligate Roman officer, a freedman of the emperor Claudius, became Governor of Judea about 60 A.D. According to Tacitus, "he exercised the sovereign power with the character of a slave." He was removed from office in 62 A.D.

See Acts xxiii. 24, and xxiv. 24, 27.

Fe'lix I., SAINT, was elected pope in 269. At this time the Christians suffered persecutions under the emperor Aurelian, and Saint Felix himself was condemned

peror Aurelian, and Saint Penx ninsen was solution death. He died, however, in prison, in 274.

Felix II., Pope, or, as some say, Antipope, was chosen by the Arians, or the emperor Constantius, in 355, to succeed Liberius, who had been banished. Upon the return of Liberius, in 358, Felix was driven from the city. Died in 365. He was canonized as a saint of the Roman Church.

Felix II. or III., a native of Rome, was chosen pope in 483. He is said to have been a great-grandfather of in 483. He is said to have been a great-grandiather of Gregory the Great. In 484 or 485 he condemned Acacius, Patriarch of Constantinople, who was accused of heresy but was protected by the emperor. This act of Felix occasioned the first schism between the Eastern and the Western Church. Died in 492.

Felix III. or IV. became pope in 526. He was appointed by Theodoric, King of the Goths, against the wishes of the clergy and people of Rome. Died in 530.

See ARTAUD DE MONTOR, "Histoire des souverains Pontifes."

Felix V., Pope or Antipope. See Amadeus VIII.

of Savoy.

Fe'lix, Bishop of Urgel, in Catalonia, lived in the ghth century. He advanced the doctrine that our eighth century. He advanced the doctrine that our Saviour, according to the human nature, was only the adopted Son of God. This doctrine was condemned in several councils, and Felix was sent to Rome, where he abjured it before Pope Adrian; but when he returned to his diocese he relapsed into his former opinion. He was deposed and banished about 800. His doctrine was called Adoptionism. Died about 818.

See EGINHARD, "Annales;" BARONIUS, "Annales."

Félix. See Rachel, (Mademoiselle.) Felix, (Cassius.) See Cassius Felix. Felix, (Minucius.) See Minucius.

Felix, surnamed PRATENSIS, a native of Tuscany, and son of a Jewish rabbi, became a Christian, and translated the Hebrew Psalms and other books of the Old Testament into Latin. Died in 1557.

Félix, SAINT, a French prelate, born about 512 A.D., became Bishop of Nantes in 549. He is said to have displayed much political ability, and to have constructed

useful public works. Died about 583.

Felix, Saint, Bishop of Ravenna, incited the people

Felix, SAINT, Bishop of Ravenna, incited the people of that city to revolt against Justinian II., who punished him with the loss of his eyes. Died in 716 A.D.

Félix de Tassy, fá'lèss' deh tã'se', (CHARLES FRANÇOIS,) a skilful French surgeon, born in Paris, was appointed first surgeon to Louis XIV. Died in 1703.

Fell, (JOHN,) an English prelate, born at Longworth, in Berkshire, in 1625, was a son of Samuel Fell, noticed below. He became Dean of Christ Church, Oxford, about 1660, and Bishop of Oxford in 1676. He wrote a number of works, including a "Life of Henry Hammond," (1660,) and an edition of the New Testament in Greek, (1675,) which was favourably received. Died in Greek, (1675,) which was favourably received. Died in 1686.

See "Biographia Britannica;" Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Fell, (JOHN,) an English dissenting theologian, born at Cockermouth, in Cumberland, in 1735. Among his works we may mention his "Genuine Protestantism, or the Inalienable Rights of Conscience defended," (1773.) Died in 1797.

Fell, (SAMUEL,) an English clergyman, born in London in 1594, was the father of John Fell, Bishop of Oxford. He became Margaret professor of divinity at Oxford in 1626, and Dean of Christ Church in 1638. Died in 1648.

1626, and Dean of Christ Church in 1638. Died in 1648.

Felle, fël, (GUILLAUME,) a French traveller and Dominican monk, born at Dieppe in 1639; died in 1710.

Fel'len-berg, von, [Ger. pron. fon fel'len-bêrc',] (PHILIP EMANUEL,) a celebrated Swiss philanthropist, was born at Berne in June, 1771. His mother was a descendant of the Dutch admiral Van Tromp. He travelled in his north for the authorist of chetainer in fer the velled in his youth for the purpose of obtaining informa-tion. About 1799 he founded at Hofwyl, near Berne, an institution designed to supply a practical education to poor children by means of a model farm, a manual-labour school, and a normal school. His institution acquired a high reputation, and, together with his writings, exercised an extensive influence. He was the author of many wo: ks on agriculture and education. Died in November, 1844.

See Hamm, "Fellenbergs Leben und Wirken," 1845; E. Rochholz, "Gespräche über E. von Fellenberg und seine Zeit," 1834; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Edinburgh Review" for December 1878

Feller, fel'ler, (Joachim,) a German scholar, born at Zwickau in 1628. He wrote a number of Latin poems, and contributed to the "Acta Eruditorum." Died in 1691.

See JÖCHER, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Feller, (JOACHIM FRIEDRICH,) son of the preceding, born at Leipsic in 1673, was the author of several valuable historical works, and assisted in Leibnitz's "History of the House of Brunswick." Died in 1726.

Feller, de, deh fel'ler or få'lair', (FRANÇOIS XAVIER,)

a learned Jesuit, born at Brussels in 1735, was the author, among other works, of a "Historical Dictionary," in French, which passed through numerous editions. This was written with a view to serve the Roman Catholic Church, and is censured for lack of impartiality. Died

in 1802.

See Desdoyarts, "Notice sur la Vie de M. Feller," 1802.

Fellon, [2/10n', (Thomas Bernard.) a French Jesuit and Latin poet, born at Avignon in 1672, published funeral orations on Louis XIV., Louis, Dauphin of France, and others. Died in 1759.

Fel'lowes, (Sir Charles,) an English traveller and antiquary born in Nottingham in 1700. He explored in

Are Per l'Owes, (SIT CHARLES,) an English traveller and antiquary, born in Nottingham in 1799. He explored in 1838 various parts of Asia Minor, and discovered the ruins of Xanthus, the capital of ancient Lycia. In 1839 he published his "Journal written during an Excursion in Asia Minor." As an agent of the British Museum, he visited Lycia again in 1839, and discovered many other ruined cities with beautiful sculptures, which he described in "An Account of Discoveries in Lycia" (1841). Having in "An Account of Discoveries in Lycia," (1841.) Having obtained from the Sultan of Turkey a firman permitting him to remove works of art, he conducted a party of explorers to the valley of the Xanthus in 1841, and brought home a collection of Xanthian marbles, which

"Christian Philosophy," (1798,) a "Guide to Immortality," (3 vols., 1804,) and a "Body of Theology," (2 vols., 1807.) He withdrew from the Anglican Church, of which he had been ordained a priest, and became editor of the "London Critical Review." Died in 1847.

Felsing, fél'sing, (Jakob,) an excellent German engraver, born at Darmstadt in 1802. He studied and worked for about ten years in Italy, and returned in 1832 to Darmstadt, where he obtained the title of engraver to the court. Among his master-pieces are "The Marriage of Saint Catherine," after Correggio; a "Holy Family," after Overbeck; and a "Violin-Player," after Raphael Family," Raphael.

Fel'tham or Fell'tham, (OWEN,) a learned English writer under the reign of James I., was born about 1608. He was a zealous royalist in the civil war. He is chiefly celebrated as the author of a work entitled "Resolves, Divine, Moral, and Political," (2d edition, 1628.) Died about 1678. "He is one of our worst writers in point of style," says Hallam, who thinks him "not only a laboured and artificial, but a shallow, writer." ("Introduction to the Licentum of Europa") duction to the Literature of Europe.")

See, also, "Retrospective Review," vol. x., 1824.

Fel'ton, (Cornelius Conway,) LL.D., a distinguished American scholar and author, was born at West Newbury, Massachusetts, in 1807. He graduated at Harvard with high honours in 1827. He was appointed Latin tutor in that institution in 1829, Greek tutor in 1830, and professor of Greek in 1832. In 1834 he was selected to fill the chair of Eliot professor of Greek literature, which position he held until 1860, when he succeeded Dr. which position he held until 1800, when he succeeded Dr. Walker as president of the university. He contributed many articles to "The North American Review," "The Christian Examiner," "Bibliotheca Sacra," and other leading reviews and journals of the country. Of his numerous classical works, his "Iliad" of Homer, issued in 1833, "Greek Reader," (1840,) "Panegyricus" of Isocrates, (1847,) "Agamemnon" of Æschylus, (1847,) "The Clouds" of Aristophanes, and "The Birds" of Aristophanes, have each passed through several editions, and the two last have been reprinted in England. Among and the two last have been reprinted in England. Among his most important works is "Greece, Ancient and Mod-

nis most important works is "Greece, Ancient and Modern: Lectures delivered before the Lowell Institute," (2 vols., 1867.) Died in 1862.

Fel'ton, (Henry.) an English divine, born in London in 1679. He became rector of Whitewell, Derbyshire, in 1711, and principal of Edmund Hall, Oxford, in 1722. He published, besides a number of sermons, a "Dissertation on reading the Classics and forming a Just Style,"

(1711.) Died in 1740.

See WILLIAM FELTON, "Life of Henry Felton," 1748.

Felton, (John,) a native of Ireland, notorious for having assassinated, in 1628, George Villiers, Duke of Buckingham, the favourite of James I.

See Hume, "History of England."

Felton, (NICHOLAS,) an English divine, born at Yarmouth about 1563, was appointed Bishop of Bristol in 1617, and translated to the see of Ely in 1619. He was one of the persons employed by James I. in the translation of the Bible. Died in 1626.

Feltre, Duke of. See Clarke. Feltrino, fêl-tree'no, (Andrea,) a painter of the Flor-

relation school, born about 1490; died about 1554.

Feltro, da, då fèl'tro, (Morro,) a Venetian painter of arabesques, born at Feltre about 1474, had a high reputation as a decorative painter, and was an assistant of Giorgione. He was killed in battle near Zara about 1519.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Fenaroli, fà-nâ-ro'lee, (CAMILLA Solar d'Asti—solan' dås'tee,) an Italian poetess, born at Brescia about

1705; died in 1769.

Fenaroli or Feneroli, fâ-nâ-ro'lee, (FEDELE,) an Italian composer, born at Lanciano, in the Abruzzi, in t

brought home a collection of Xanthian marbles, which are now in the British Museum. Died in 1860.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for January, 1861.

Fellowes, (Rev. Robert,) an English writer on theology, born in Norfolk in 1770, was a friend of the famous Dr. Parr. He published, besides other works,

903

tory, and the portraits of the eminent numismatists of Europe. Died in 1842.

Fenel, fa'nêl', (Jean Baptiste Pascal,) a French abbot, born in Paris in 1695, was the author of several

historical and antiquarian essays. Died in 1753.

Fénelon, fên'eh-lon or fân'lôn', (François de Salignac de la Mothe, (or la Motte)—deh sā'lên'yāk' deh lā mot,) Archbishop of Cambray, an illustrious French prelate and author, born at the château de Fénelon, in Périgord, August 6, 1651. He was sent about the age of twelve to the College of Cahors, from which he passed to the college of Dangois Poris, and deved himself to the college Du Plessis in Paris, and devoted himself to the study of philosophy and theology. At the age of fifteen he preached his first sermon, which elicited so much applause that his uncle, the Marquis de Fénelon, fearing it would have a bad effect on one so young, sent him to the seminary of Saint-Sulpice. He was ordained as a priest about 1675, after which he was employed for ten years in Paris as superior of a community called "Nouvelles Catholiques," founded for the instruction of new converts. Among his earliest publications was an argument against the Protestant religion, entitled "Traité du Ministère des Pasteurs." Soon after the edict of Nantes was revoked, (1685,) Louis XIV. sent Fénelon to convert the Protestants of Poitou. In this mission he employed mildness and persuasion in preference to military power.

In 1689 Fénelon was appointed preceptor to the Duke of Burgundy, a grandson of Louis XIV., and the presumptive heir to the throne, a prince of violent and irascible temper. He performed the duties of this highly responsible position with great ability, and, it appears, effected a decided improvement in the temper and conduct of his pupil, for whom he composed "Dialogues of the Dead," and other works. He gained the favour and confidence of Madame de Maintenon. In 1693 he was admitted into the French Academy. He was appointed Archbishop of Cambray in February, 1695, and accepted the office on condition that he should reside for nine months of the year in his diocess and devote these nine months of the year in his diocese and devote three months to the instruction of the Duke of Anjou and the Duke of Berry, grandsons of the king. Fénelon excited general admiration at court by his ready and brilliant wit and the graceful amenity of a character in which, it has been remarked, "the apostle and the great lord seemed to be strangely united."

About this time great excitement was produced in the religious world of France by the mystical sentiments and writings of Madame Guyon, of whom Fénelon was an intimate friend. His sympathy with her involved him in a long controversy with Bossuet, who condemned the quietism of Madame Guyon and somewhat arrogantly insisted that Fénelon should define his position on the subject. The latter accordingly wrote his "Explication des Maximes des Saints," (1697,) which was regarded as an indirect apology for Guyonism. Fénelon was denounced by Bossuet to the king, and was dismissed from court in discrete. court in disgrace. He appealed to the judgment of the pope, who, after long hesitation, yielding to the imperious will of Louis XIV. and the menaces of his agents, decided against the "Maximes des Saints" in March, 1699. Fénelon submitted with dignity, and publicly expressed his acquiescence in this decision. He might perhaps have been restored to favour at court, if a book, which he wrete to appear the Dule of Payanda, hed which he wrote to amuse the Duke of Burgundy, had not been made public, in 1699, through the infidelity of a servant whom he employed to transcribe the manuscribt. script. This was "Les Aventures de Télémaque," his most celebrated production, and one of the most popular works in the French language. Louis XIV. suspected that this was a covert satire against his despotic régime, and endeavoured to suppress it. While Fénelon was thus proscribed at the French court, he was so highly honoured for his Christian virtues and wisdom among the nations of Europe, that, when adjacent parts of France were ravaged by hostile armies, the diocese of Cambray was protected from spoliation by the orders of the Duke of Marlborough and Prince Eugene. His of the Duke of Marlborough and Finite Eugenedelequence and wisdom in conversation are highly executemporaries, "We feel the power and ascendency of his rare genius," says La

Bruyère, "whether he preaches without preparation, or pronounces a studied discourse, or explains his thoughts in conversation." He died on the 7th of January, 1715. Besides the above-named works, he wrote "Dialogues on the Eloquence of the Pulpit," a "Demonstration of the Existence of God," "On the Temporal Power of the Mediæval Popes," an excellent "Treatise on the Education of Girls," and a number of political treatises. He ranks among the most excellent masters of graceful and eloquent diction that France has produced.

"He had all the qualities," says Sir James Mackintosh,

"which fit a man to be the preceptor of a prince, and which most disable him to get or to keep office. Even birth and urbanity and accomplishments and vivacity were an insufficient atonement for his genius and virtue. The same writer remarks, in another place, "Fénelon in his writings exhibits more of the qualities which predispose to religious feelings than any other equally conspicuous person: a mind so pure as steadily to contemplate supreme excellence; a heart capable of being touched and affected by the contemplation; a gentle and modest spirit, not elated by the privilege, but seeing its own want of worth as it came nearer to such brightness, and disposed to treat with compassionate forbearance those errors in others of which it felt a humbling consciousness." "There was indeed," says Macaulay, "one Frenchman who has discovered those principles which it now seems impossible to miss,—that the many are not made for the use of one; that the truly good government is not that which concentrates magnificence in a court, but that which diffuses happiness among a people. These were the doctrines which Fénelon taught." (See review of Dumont's "Recollections of Mirabeau," in Macaulay's "Essays.")

Macaulay's "Essays.")

See, also, Ramsay, "Vie de Fénelon;" Cardinal de Bausset,
"Histoire de Fénelon," 4 vols., 1803: Gosselin, "Histoire littéraire
de Fénelon," 1843; Mackintosh, "View of the Progress of Ethical
Philosophy; "Charles Butler," Life of Fénelon," 1810; Alphonse
de Lamartine, "Fénelon," Paris, 1854; Henri Lemaire, "Vie de
Fénelon," 1826; Thomas C. Upham, "Life of Fénelon;" 1, F. de
Laharpe, "Éloge de F. Salignac de Lamotte-Fénelon," 1771; Jean
Siffrein Maury, "Éloge de Fénelon," 1771; Roy, "Histoire de
Fénelon," 1842; Albert Werfer, "Leben des F. Fénélon," etc.,
1852; A. Célarier, "Histoire de Fénelon," 1844; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle," by M. Villemain;
"Lives of the Most Eminent French Writers," by Mrs. Shelley,
vol. i.

Fénelon, de, deh fá'neh-lòn' or fàn'lòn', (BERTRAND de Salignac—deh sã'lèn'yāk',) MARQUIS, a distinguished French soldier, writer, and ambassador of Charles IX. at the court of England. His master having charged him to apologize to Queen Elizabeth for the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew, he answered, "Sire, address yourself to those who have advised you to it." He was the author of several diplomatic works. Died in 1580.

Fénelon, de, (Gabriel Jacques de Salignac,) Mar-QUIS, nephew of the illustrious Archbishop of Cambray, was lieutenant-general of the French armies, and ambassador from Louis XV. to the States of Holland. He wrote several diplomatic memoirs. He was killed by a cannon-ball at the battle of Rocour in October, 1746.

Fénelon, de, (J. B. A. SALIGNAC,) a French ecclesiastic and philanthropist, born in Périgord, was appointed almoner to the queen of Louis XV. The young Savoyards of Paris interested him so much that he received the title of "Bishop of the Savoyards." During the Revolution he was arrested as a suspected person, and, although his innecence was a revealed he was beheaded in although his innocence was proved, he was beheaded in

July, 1794.

Fen-es-tel'la, (Lucius,) a Roman historian, born 49
B.C., was the author of "Annals" which were esteemed
by his contemporaries and are often quoted by Pliny and others. Few fragments only are extant. Died in 21 A.D.

Fénin, fá'nán', (PIERRE,) a French chronicler, born in Artois, wrote a history of the civil war between the houses of Burgundy and Orléans, which was printed in 1837. Died in 1506.

Fenn, (Lady ELEANOR,) an English writer of educational works, whose assumed name was MRS. LOVECHILD, was born about fatter died in 1812.

was born about 1744; died in 1813.

Fenn, (Sir John,) an English antiquary, born in Norwich in 1739, published a work entitled "Original Letters

written under the Reigns of Henry VI., Edward IV., and Richard III.," which were the productions of different persons of distinction, and contained many curious and

interesting anecdotes. Died in 1794.

Fen'ner, (William,) an English Puritan divine, born in 1560. He became rector of Rochford, Essex, in 1629. Died in 1640. A volume of his sermons and other works

was published in 1657.

Fenner von Fenneberg, fen'ner fon fen'neh-bêrg', leader of the insurrection in the Palatinate in 1848, was a native of the Tyrol. After the failure of his projects, he went to America, where, in 1851, he founded in New York a journal called the "Atlantis."

Fenoillet, feh-nwå'yå', or Fenouillet, feh-noo'yå', (Pierre.) a French prelate, born at Annecy, was chaplain to Henry IV., and Bishop of Montpellier. He wrote, among other treatises, "Remonstrances to the King against Duels." Died in 1652.

Fenollar fanglaga, (Branch and Carrier)

Fenollar, få-nol-yår', (BERNARDO,) a Spanish poet, born at Valencia in the thirteenth century.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Vetus."

Fenouillot. See FENOILLET and FALBAIRE. Fen'rir or Fen'ris, called also Fenrisulfr or Fenrisulf, (fen'ris-oolf',) in the mythology of the Northmen, the name of a monster, regarded as the most terrible enemy of the Æsir. He was the offspring of Loki, the god of evil, and the female Jötun Angurboda, (Angrboda, the "anguish-boding.") When he was young, the gods with great difficulty succeeded in binding him, (for an account of this, see Tyr.;) but at the approach of Ragnarök or Ragnaröck (the twilight of the gods) he will at length break loose. He will then rush forth with gaping mouth, his upper jaw touching heaven and his nether jaw the earth, and if there were room he would gape even more widely. He will first devour the sun, causing a severe loss, as may well be supposed, to mankind. Immediately afterwards, in the great battle with the gods, he will swallow Odin, but will the next moment be slain by Vidar. Some writers suppose that by the wolf Fenrir is typified volcanic fire. The name is probably derived from the same root as fen, a "marsh" or low place. Fenrir may signify the inhabitant of the lower world or the abyss. The monsters of the deep destined to destroy the beneficent gods (Æsir) may denote the blind and terrible powers which reside in the elements, and which, when they once break loose, are so destructive to the products of human intellect and industry; "because," says Schil-ler, "the elements hate the creations of the human hand."*

See the account of Ragnarök in Thorpe's "Northern Mythology," vol. i, pp. 80, 81, 82; also p. 181 et seq.; Maller's "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii., fable xxxii.; Keyser's "Religion of the Northmen;" Petersen's "Nordisk Mythologi."

Fen'ton, (EDWARD,) an English navigator, born about 1550. In 1577 he accompanied Sir Martin Frobisher on his second voyage to the North Seas, as the commander of a small vessel. After making two voyages in the unsuccessful attempt to discover a passage by the north-west to the South Seas, he was given the command of four vessels to continue his explorations. He sailed first towards Africa, and then towards the Strait of Magellan. He fell in with three Spanish ships, one of which he succeeded in sinking, after a severe engagement. He then returned to England, and obtained the command of a vessel in the armament sent against the famous Armada in 1588, on which occasion he distinguished

Armada in 1500, on which occasion he distinguished himself by his skill and bravery. Died in 1603.

See Fuller, "Worthies of England;" J. Barrow, "Memoirs of the Naval Worthies of Queen Elizabeth's Reign."

Fenton, (Elijan,) a distinguished English poet, born near Newcastle, Staffordshire, in 1683. He graduated at Oxford about 1704. He was secretary to the Earl of Orrery, who appointed him preceptor to his only son. He assisted Pope, whose esteem and friendship he possessed, in the translation of the "Odyssey," his portion being the first, fourth, nineteenth, and twentieth books. Among his other works were the tragedy of "Mexicone" ("Mexicone") "Mariamne," (1723,) which was successful, and brought

* "Denn die Elemente hassen Das Gebild' der Menschenhand." Das Lied von der Glocke.

him about £1000, a "Life of Milton," (1727,) which is highly praised by Johnson, and several poems. Died in Berkshire in July, 1730.

See Johnson, "Lives of the English Poets."

Fenton, (Sir Geoffrey,) an able statesman and translator, was a brother of Edward, noticed above. He produced "Golden Epistles from Guevara and other Authors," (1575,) and an English version of Guicciardini's "History of the Italian Wars," (1579.) He was for many years secretary of state in Ireland in the reigns of Queen Elizabeth and James I. Died in 1608.

See WARTON, "History of English Poetry."

Fen'ton, (Reuben E.,) an American lawyer and legislator, born at Carroll, Chautauqua county, New York, in July, 1819. He represented the thirty-third district of New York in Congress for four successive terms, from December, 1857, to March, 1865, and acted with the Republican party. He distinguished himself by his talents for business. In November, 1864, he was elected Governor of New York for two years. He was reelected in 1866, and was chosen a Senator of the United States in 1860.

Fen'wick, (George,) the proprietor of a plantation near Saybrook, Connecticut, came to America in 1636. Having returned to England, he was appointed one of the judges in the trial of Charles I. Died in 1657.

Fenwick, (George,) an English theologian of the Hutchinsonian school, was rector of Hallaton, Leicestershire. He published "Thoughts on the Hebrew Titles of the Psalms," (1749.) Died in 1760.

Fenwick, (Sir John,) a Roman Catholic agitator and conspirator during the reign of William III., was born in England near the middle of the seventeenth the second of the seventeenth century. He was highly connected, having married a sister of the Earl of Carlisle. In 1696 he was arrested for high treason; but the government failed to convict him, in consequence of one of the chief witnesses having been prevailed upon by Fenwick's friends to hide himself on the continent. Thereupon he was tried under a bill of attainder, which, after an extraordinary excitement and conflict, passed both Houses of Parliament and received the royal assent. He was executed the 28th of January, 1697. He was the last person who suffered death in England by an act of attainder. For an extremely interesting account of his trial, see Macaulay's "History of England," vol. iv. chap. xxii.

Fen'wicke, (John), an Englishman, born in 1618, noted as the founder of a colony in New Jersey, was a member of the Society of Friends. He obtained in 1673 a grant of land in West Jersey, emigrated in 1675, and settled in Salem. His claim to the proprietorship was disputed by Governor E. Andros, who arrested him in 1678 and confined him in prison for two years. He died poor in 1683, after he had conveyed or transferred his claim to William Penn.

See L. Q. C. Elmer, "History of the Early Settlement of Cumberland County, New Jersey," 1869.

Fenyes, fên'yêsh, (ALEXIUS,) a Hungarian geographer, born in the county of Bihar in 1807. He published two valuable works, entitled "Present Condition of Hungary and the Adjacent Countries in their Geographical and Statistical Relations," (6 vols., 1839,) and "Statistics of Hungary," (1849.)

Feo, fa'o, (Francesco,) an Italian composer, born at

Naples about 1699. He produced a number of masses, litanies, etc., and a successful opera, entitled "Ipermnestra."

Feodor, fa'o-dor, sometimes written Fedor, I., (IVAN-OVITCH,) Czar of Russia, the last of the dynasty of Rurik, was born in 1557, and ascended the throne in 1584. Under his reign the Church of Russia was declared independent of the Patriarch of Constantinople; and from that time it had a separate patriarch. Died in 1598.

See KARAMZIN, "Histoire de l'Empire de Russie."

Feodor or Fedor II., (ALEXIEVITCH,) elder brother of Peter the Great, became Czar of Russia in 1676, and distinguished his reign by passing some important laws of a reformatory character. Died in 1682.

Feodor or Fedor, fa/o-dor, (IVANOVITCH,) a Russian

or Kalmuck painter and engraver, born about 1765, near the frontier between Russia and China. He studied at

Rome, became a skilful draughtsman, and accompanied Lord Elgin to Athens about 1800. He made drawings of the bas-reliefs and other antique monuments of Athens,

realled the Elgin Marbles. Died in 1821.

Feofan or Feophan, få-o-fån', an eminent Russian prelate and writer, born at Kiev in 1681. He became lishop of Pleskov and Narva about 1716, and Archibshop of Novogorod in 1721. He co-operated with Peter the Great in his projects of improvement and civilization. Died in 1736.

Fer, de, deh fair, (NICOLAS,) a French geographer,

born in 1646; died in 1720. Fer de la Nouerre, de, deh fer deh lå noo'air', a French captain of artillery, and the author of "Science of Navigable Canals." Died about 1790.

Ferabosco, fà-rà-bos'ko, (ALFONSO,) a composer, born at Greenwich about 1550, was a son of an Italian musician. He composed madrigals, and acquired a high reputation.

Feraldo. See Féraud, (RAIMOND.)
Féraud, fà'rō', (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a French grammarian, born at Marseilles in 1725, published a valuable "Grammatical Dictionary of the French Language." Died in 1807.

Féraud or Feraudi, fá'rō'de', sometimes written Feraldo or Ferrando, (RAIMOND,) a Provençal poet,

who died about 1324.

Ferber, ferber, (Johan Jakob.) a distinguished Swedish mineralogist, born at Carlscrona in 1743. He studied under Linnæus, Wallerius, and Cronstadt, exstudied under Linnæus, Wallerius, and Cronstadt, explored the mines of Germany, France, etc., and was appointed professor of natural history and philosophy at Mittau in 1774. He removed to Saint Petersburg in 1783, and entered the service of the King of Prussia in 1786. Among his numerous works are his "Descriptions of the Quicksilver-Mines of Idria," (1774,) and "Mineralogical History of Bohemia," (1774.) Died in 1790.

See Meusel, "Lexikon der vom Jahre 1750-1800 verstorbenen Deutschen Schriftsteller."

Ferchault de Réaumur. See RÉAUMUR. Fer'di-nand [Ger. pron. fer'de-nant'] I., (KARL LEO-POLD FRANZ,) Emperor of Austria, born at Vienna in 1793, was the eldest son of Francis I., and uncle of Franz Joseph, the present emperor. He married, in 1831, Maria Anna Carolina, a daughter of Victor Emmanuel of Sardinia. He ascended the throne on the 2d of March, 1835. As he was subject to a chronic disorder by which his mind was impaired, the government was directed chiefly by Metternich as prime minister. In consequence of the revolutionary agitations which prevailed in 1848. he

abdicated in favour of his nephew, Franz Jose, ph.in

December of that year. He died in 1875,

Ferdinand I, Emperor of Germany, and younger

brother of Charles V., was born at Alcalá, in Spain, in

1503. His mother was a daughter of Ferdinand and Isabella of Spain. Having married Anne, sister and heiress
of Louis, King of Hungary and Bohemia, upon the death
of that monarch in 1276 he laid claim to both crowns of that monarch, in 1526, he laid claim to both crowns, and was recognized by the Bohemians; but in Hungary he met with opposition. John Zápolya, Vayvode of Transylvania, having been elected king by some of the Hungarian lords, called in the Turks to assist him, and defected Fordis, and who he had been to the control of defeated Ferdinand, who had marched against him. After this a compromise was effected, each retaining part of the kingdom. He obtained in 1521 the sovereignty of the German provinces of Austria by the consent of Charles V. Ferdinand was elected King of the Romans in 1531, and succeeded Charles V., who abdicated the imperial throne in August, 1556. His title was confirmed by the Diet in 1558. As a monarch, he was distinguished for his moderation and justice, and was a liberal patron of learning. Died in Vienna in July, 1564. He was succeeded by his son, Maximilian.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Alfonso DE UlloA, "Vita del Imperatore Ferdinando I.," 1565; F. B. Buch-HOLTZ, "Geschichte der Regierung Ferdinand's I.," 10 vols., 1830-41.

Ferdinand II., Emperor of Germany, son of Charles, Duke of Styria, and grandson of Ferdinand I., was born in July, 1578. Through the influence of his cousin, the in July, 1578. Through the influence of his cousin, the emperor Matthias, he was crowned King of Bohemia in 1617, after having promised religious liberty to the

Bohemian Protestants. Frederick, Elector Palatine, resolved to oppose him; and, as Ferdinand had refused to protect his Protestant subjects against the Catholics. the Bohemians declared that he had broken his oath and that the throne was vacant. This led to the famous Thirty Years' war. At the time that Ferdinand lost the crown of Bohemia, he was recognized King of Hungary, and, upon the death of Matthias, was elected emperor, Frederick, after some hesitation, accepted the in 1619. crown of Bohemia, which had been offered to him by the States, and leagued himself with all the enemies of the house of Austria. At the battle of Prague, which was fought in 1620, the Palatine was defeated by the army of Ferdinand under Maximilian of Bavaria, and he lost both his new and his old dominions; and in 1623 the emperor gave Maximilian full power in the Palatinate. In 1624 another Protestant league was formed against Ferdinand, with the King of Denmark at its head; but the latter was defeated by the imperialist general Wallenstein, and was forced to accept peace on humiliating terms. Ferdinand, thinking that the time had now arrived to extinguish Protestantism in his empire, as he could command an army of 150,000 men, while the league could muster only 30,000, was preparing to execute this design, when a new league was formed, about 1630, by Sweden, France, and Venice, with Gustavus Adolphus at its head, who gained many brilliant and important victories over the emperor. But at the battle of Lutzen, (1632,) where the Protestant arms were crowned with the most splendid success, the Swedish monarch was killed. The league was then directed by Chancellor Oxenstiern; and Ferdinand, more fortunate with his arms, succeeded in making peace with some of the allies, and procured the election of his son, Ferdinand Ernest, as King of the Romans. As a monarch, Ferdinand pos-sessed great ability, but was tyrannical and bigoted. Died in February, 1637.

See SCHILLER, "History of the Thirty Years' War;" Ersch und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" J. P. SILBERT, "Ferdinand II., Römischer Kaiser," 1836; FRIEDRICH HURTER, "Geschichte Kaiser Ferdinand's II.," 4 vols., 1850-53.

Ferdinand III, born in 1608, succeeded his father, Ferdinand II., in 1637, on the imperial throne of Ger-The crowns of Bohemia and Hungary having been secured to him, he was elected emperor with little opposition; but during the first years of his reign he met with continual reverses. The Swedes, led on by their general, Bernhard of Saxe-Weimar, and assisted by the French, were scarcely less successful than they had been under Gustavus Adolphus; but the Duke of Saxe-Weimar died in the midst of his victories,—as some suppose, by poison. The war was still urged with such vigour by Louis XIII. and Cardinal Richelieu that the Austrians were beaten in nearly every battle until October, 1648, when, after the death of the French monarch and his prime minister, the emperor signed the treaty known as the Peace of Westphalia, which secured re-ligious liberty to the Protestants. Ferdinand died in 1657, deeply regretted by his subjects, and was succeeded by his son, Leopold I.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ferdinand [Sp. FERNANDO, fêr-nân'do] I., King of Aragon and Sicily, surnamed THE JUST, born in 1373, was the second son of Juan I. of Castile. He became King of Aragon in 1412, and died in 1416, leaving the throne to his son, Alfonso V.

Ferdinand II. of Aragon. See FERDINAND V. of

Castile.

Ferdinand (Fernando) I, King of Castile, a son of Sancho III., was crowned in 1035. In 1038 his brother-in-law, Bermudo, King of Leon, having invaded Castile, Ferdinand defeated him in a battle, in which Castile, Ferdinand deteated him in a pattle, in which Bermudo was slain. Ferdinand thus became King of Leon and the most powerful monarch in Spain. He afterwards carried on a successful war against the Moors, and forced the Kings of Saragossa and Toledo to become his tributaries. Historians speak in high terms of the ability and virtues of this prince. Died in 1065. He left Castile to his son Sancho, and Leon to his second son Alfonso. son, Alfonso.

See FERRERAS, "Historia general de España."

Ferdinand (Fernando) II. of Leon, a son of Alfonso VII., mounted the throne of Leon in 1157, at the same time that his brother, Sancho III., became King of Castile. It was under the reign of this monarch that the famous order of the Christian knights of Saint James was founded. Ferdinand carried on successful wars against the Moors, in which he displayed great generalship and intrepidity. Died in 1187. He was particularly noted

for his generosity.

Ferdinand (Fernando) III., called THE SAINT, a son of Alfonso IX., King of Leon, and Berengaria, Queen of Castile. He became King of Castile in 1217, and succeeded his father in 1230. In his Moorish wars he conquered the kingdom of Baeza, took Córdova, Seville, and experient other rich and important places, and made the several other rich and important places, and made the Kings of Granada and Murcia his tributaries. He died in 1252, and was succeeded by his son, Alfonso X

See Miguel de Herrera, "Cronica del Rey Fernando III.," 1554; H. Florez, "Elogio del S. Rey Fernando III.," 1754.

Ferdinand (Fernando) IV., King of Castile and Leon, born at Seville in 1285, was the son of Sancho IV., whom he succeeded in 1295. Like the preceding, he gained many victories over the Moors. He was vindictive, passionate, and unjust. He died in 1312, and left

the throne to his son, Alfonso XI.

Ferdinand (Fernando) V., King of Castile and Aragon, surnamed THE CATHOLIC, was born at Sos on the 10th of March, 1452. He was the son of Juan II., King of Aragon. At this time Juan's son Carlos, Prince of Viana, was the presumptive heir to the throne of Aragon and Navarre. In 1461 the Prince of Viana died, and soon after the Aragonese tendered the oaths of allegiance to Ferdinand, as heir-apparent to that monarchy. In very early life he was trained to the use of arms, and was schooled in all the military science of that age, and, while yet a boy, exhibited great discretion and superior prowess on the field of battle. In 1469 he married the infanta Isabella, on whom had been fixed the succession to the throne of Castile. The glory of their reign and the commencement of the highest prosperity and grandous of the Spanish most of the succession to the superior of the highest prosperity and grandous of the Spanish most of the superior of the deur of the Spanish monarchy are chiefly to be attributed to the eminent qualities of this princess. Spain at this period was divided into the kingdoms of Castile, Aragon, Navarre, and Granada, the latter of which was still possessed by the Moors; but Ferdinand and Isabella, before the close of their reign, by energetic and politic measures united the four sovereignties under their sway. In 1474 Henry IV. of Castile died, and Isabella was proclaimed queen at Segovia. Her title, however, was disputed by the princess Joanna, whom Henry had acknowledged to be his legitimate daughter. Joanna received assistance from several of the Castilian grandees and her uncle, Alfonso of Portugal, who invaded Spain to defend her cause. Ferdinand soon placed himself at the head of an army, and gained a decisive victory over the Portu-guese at Toro, which caused Alfonso to withdraw to his own dominions. In a short time the entire kingdom of Castile submitted to Isabella, and finally, in 1479, a treaty of peace was ratified at Lisbon. The same year Ferdinand was crowned King of Aragon at the death of Juan II. The two sovereigns immediately commenced a course of salutary reforms, especially in Castile, where during the reign of Henry oppression and rapine had been carried to great excesses by the nobility. Various courts of justice were also formed, over which the king and queen frequently presided in person. A successful at-tempt was likewise made for reducing the power of the great feudal lords, who had frequently held the authority of their sovereigns in contempt. In 1480 an indelible stain was fastened on the otherwise unsullied fame of Isabella by the establishment of the Inquisition. Ferdinand subsequently gave his consent for its introduction into Aragon. After the king and queen had fully established their authority at home, they turned their attention towards the conquest of Granada, the most fertile portion of Spain. The invasion of that kingdom was, however, anticipated by the Moorish sovereign, who in 1481 sur-prised and captured the fortress of Zahara, in Andalusia. Soon after the Castilians took the strongly-fortified city of Alhama, in the heart of the Moorish dominions. This exploit struck the Moslems with terror, while it greatly

and by Isabella, who was untiring in her efforts to en-courage the nation and to keep in the field an efficient army. She imparted to the people her own zeal and heroic enterprise, which wavered not until the capitula-tion of the royal city of Granada, in November, 1491. In 1486 Columbus visited the court of Spain, to solicit from the sovereigns the assistance which would enable him to prosecute a voyage of discovery. At this time their treasury was drained, and the Moorish war engrossed their entire attention: so that they were unable either to fit out the armament which he wished, or to decide on the policy of the adventure. However, when the ways further than the court of the source of t was finished, Isabella made those arrangements with the illustrious Genoese which opened to the Castilians a far greater empire than the one just obtained. In 1492 an edict was issued for the expulsion of all Jews from the kingdom. In 1493 Columbus returned from his successful voyage to the New World. The same year they obtained a papal bull by which their titles were confirmed to all territories which they should discover in the West-ern hemisphere. Ferdinand and Isabella next turned their attention to the education of the Spanish youth. They invited learned men to settle in their dominions, and founded universities throughout the kingdom. In 1495 Charles VIII. of France invaded Italy and took possession of Naples. The proximity of so powerful an army to his Sicilian possessions filled the mind of Ferdinand with apprehension. He fitted out an army to specific the North Control of the North Control o assist the Neapolitan king, the command of which he gave to Gonsalvo de Córdova, known in history as the "Great Captain," who landed in Italy in May, and, after a series of brilliant victories gained over much larger forces, expelled the French and firmly established the King of Naples on his throne. Subsequently treaties of marriage were formed by the Spanish monarchs for their only son, Prince Juan, with Margaret, the daughter of the emperor Maximilian, and for the princess Joanna with the emperor's son Philip; and, to cement their friendship with England, their youngest daughter, known as Catherine of Aragon, was married to Arthur, Prince of Wales.

In 1497 the nation sustained a great calamity in the death of Prince Juan. Two years later, his sister, the Princess of Portugal, died. In 1501, the Moors having revolted, Ferdinand compelled them all either to be baptized or to leave the kingdom. The majority chose the former alternative. In 1500 Ferdinand concluded a treaty with Louis XII. of France, by which they divided the kingdom of Naples equally between them. The Great Captain had previously sailed for Italy with a powerful army, and in a short time the division was made. Disputes, however, soon arose between the invaders, which, after a war of four years, resulted in the complete overthrow of the French in Italy, and the firm establishment of the authority of Ferdinand over all the kingdom of Naples. In November, 1504, Queen Isabella died, and Ferdinand was appointed Regent of Castile, on account of the insanity of his daughter Joanna, the heirapparent to that throne. In 1505 Ferdinand married Germaine de Foix, niece of Louis XII. In 1508 the treaty of Cambray was signed by the Emperor of Germany, the King of Aragon, the King of France, and the pope, for the division of the Venetian republic. After a decisive battle gained by the allies, the Spanish monarch received several cities as his share, which were incorporated into the kingdom of Naples. In 1511 a treaty was formed by the Spanish king and the Emperor of Germany for driving the French from Italy, which was accomplished after the battle of Ravenna. Jean d'Albret, King of Navarre, having leagued himself, offensively and defensively, with Louis of France, the King of Aragon invaded his dominions, drove him from the throne, and in 1513 completed the entire subjugation of that king-dom. Ferdinand died in January, 1516. As a sovereign, he was brave, affable, indefatigable in business, temperate in his habits, and strongly attached to the Catholic re-ligion; but he was bigoted, cruel, selfish in the extreme, and ungenerous to those to whom he was greatly indebted. For shrewdness and policy he excelled every other monarch of his age. He was succeeded by Prince Carlos, celebrated as Charles V. of Germany, son of Philip of Austria and Joanna.

Austria and Joanna.

See Prescott, "History of Ferdinand and Isabella," 3 vols., 1838; Mariana, "Historia de Rebus Hispaniæ;" Hernando del Pulgar, "Crónica de los Señores Reyes Católicos," 1545; Balthasar Gracian," El político D. Fernando el Católico," 1641.

Ferdinand (Fernando) VI. of Spain, surnamed The Wise, son of Philip V. and Mary of Savoy, was born at Madrid in 1712, and ascended the throne in 1746. The

Madrid in 1713, and ascended the throne in 1746. The early part of his reign was distinguished by the many wise and just laws which he enacted, by the encouragement that he gave to commerce, manufactures, and the arts, and by the successful efforts he made to promote literature and science in Spain. Ferdinand was subject to long fits of melancholy, which materially interfered with his various plans for the welfare of his subjects. He died, without issue, in 1759, and was succeeded by his brother, Charles III.

Ferdinand (Fernando) VII., son of Charles IV., King of Spain, and Maria Louisa of Parma, was born in 1784. When he was six years of age, he was proclaimed Prince of Asturias and heir apparent to the Spanish He was kept in servile subjection by the queen and Godoy, the court favourite, but was provided with competent instructors. In 1802 Ferdinand married Maria Antoinette, daughter of Ferdinand IV., King of the Two Sicilies. This princess, possessing much talent and energy, attempted to raise her husband to his proper obliged to go into retirement. She died in 1806, under circumstances which created a belief that Godoy had caused her to be poisoned. The favourite afterwards accused Feedinand of polytting against the life of the king. cused Ferdinand of plotting against the life of the king, and caused him to be thrown into prison; but he was liberated not long after. In 1808 Charles IV., alarmed by the French invasion, abdicated in Ferdinand's favour; but Napoleon succeeded by intrigue in drawing them to France, where he detained them for several years and caused them both to resign their authority. In 1813, when Joseph Bonaparte had been repeatedly driven from his capital, Napoleon restored Ferdinand to power. His reign was subsequently disturbed by the disputes of the two parties called the Liberals, or those who favoured the Constitution of 1812, and the Absolutists, or Apostolical party, the monarch favouring the latter. Ferdinand had two daughters by his fourth wife, Maria Christina, daughter of Francis, King of the Two Sicilies. The eldest of these, Maria Isabella, became Queen of Spain upon her father's death in 1833.

See Southey, "History of the Peninsular War;" De Pradt, "Mémoires sur la Révolution d'Espagne," 1816; General Foy, "Guerre de la Péninsule," 4 vols.; Godov, "Memoirs," 4 vols.

Ferdinand I, II., and III. of Bohemia. See FERDINAND I., II., and III., Emperors of Germany and Austria.

Ferdinand [It. FERDINANDO, fer-de-nan'do] I., King of Naples, natural and only son of Alfonso, King of Aragon, was born in 1423, legitimized by Pope Eugene IV., and crowned King of Naples in 1458. The false and cruel character of Ferdinand soon caused a general revolt of his subjects, who invited John of Anjou to take possession of the throne. At first Ferdinand met with some severe losses; but, assisted by Pope Pius II. and the Duke of Milan, he gained, in August, 1462, at Troia, a decisive victory over the French by which success his decisive victory over the French, by which success his power was completely restored. In 1485 the barons, assisted by Pope Innocent VIII., revolted against Ferdinand, who obtained peace only on granting their demands; but as soon as they disarmed he caused the barons to be arrested and put to death. For this treacherous proceeding he was excommunicated by the pope.

Ferdinand died in 1494, detested by his subjects, and was succeeded by his son, Alfonso II.

See Mariana, "Historia de Rebus Hispaniæ;" SISMONDI, "Historie des Républiques Italiennes;" GUICCIARDINI, "Istoria d'Italia;" PONTANO, "Historia Neapolitana ab Anno 1458 ad Annum 1494," 1617.

Ferdinand (Ferdinando) II., grandson of the preceding, and son of Alfonso II., was born about 1468, and ascended the throne of Naples in January, 1495. The

the house of Aragon, now revolted, and Ferdinand was obliged to leave Naples, which was shortly afterwards invested by the French under Charles VIII. But, on obtaining assistance from the King of Aragon, who sent him troops commanded by the great captain Gonsalvo de Córdova, Ferdinand succeeded in driving the French from Naples. He died, without issue, in 1496.

See GUICCIARDINI, "Istoria d'Italia;" PHILIPPE DE COMINES, "Chronique.

Ferdinand (Ferdinando) III. of Naples. See FERDINAND V. of Spain.

Ferdinand (Ferdinando) IV., King of Naples, afterwards called Ferdinand I. of the United Kingdoms of wards called Ferdinand I. of the United Kingdoms of the Two Sicilies, was born in 1751. He was a younger son of Charles III. of Spain. He began to reign when he was but eight years old. The Marquis Tanucci, who possessed much ability as a minister, was appointed regent. He, however, totally neglected the education of the young prince. In 1768 Ferdinand married Maria Carolina of Austria, daughter of Maria Theresa, who, being a princess of great ambition cruelty, and opening being a princess of great ambition, cruelty, and energy, misgoverned Naples under her husband's name. In 1777, Tanucci, who had been created prime minister, was dismissed, and John Acton, an Englishman, came into power. His administration was even far less beneficial than Tanucci's. In 1792 the court of Naples joined the allies against France, but four years later purchased a peace from the French Directory. In 1798 it formed a secret alliance with Russia, Austria, and England, and the Neapolitan army marched against the French, by whom they were defeated about the end of 1798. The queen, becoming alarmed, fled to Sicily, whither she was followed by the king in 1799. The successes of the allies in 1799 restored to power Ferdinand and his queen, who, by the aid of Lord Nelson, inflicted a treacherous and bloody revenge on the republicans. Many of the best and poblest citizens of Newley and State 1999. noblest citizens of Naples were then executed. Ferdinand formed a treaty of peace with France in 1801, but in 1805 entered another secret alliance. Napoleon I. then declared that the Bourbon dynasty had ceased to reign at Naples, and created Murat sovereign of that kingdom. Ferdinand retired to Sicily, where he was protected by the British until the overthrow of the French emperor. In 1812 he was induced to resign his authority into the hands of his son Francis. On the fall of Napoleon, in 1814, he was restored to the throne of Naples. In 1816 he united the kingdoms of Naples and Sicily under the same form of government. He died, generally detested,

See BOTTA, "Storia d'Italia dal 1789 al 1814;" THIERS, "History of the French Revolution," and his "History of the Consulate and of the Empire."

Ferdinand (Ferdinando) II., King of the Two Sicilies, born in 1810, was a son of Francis I. He began an Austrian princess, in 1837. His oppressive and despotic reign provoked a series of conspiracies and insurrections, which were suppressed with great cruelty. He was nicknamed "Bomba." He died in 1859, and was succeeded by his son, Francis II.

See GLADSTONE, "Letters to Lord Aberdeen," 1851; FARINI, "Il Stato Romano," and English version of the same, by W. E. GLADSTONE, 1851.

Ferdinand (or Fernando) I., King of Portugal, son of Peter the Cruel and Constance of Castile, born at Coimbra in 1345, ascended the throne in 1367. He engaged in a war with Henry II. of Castile, who invaded Fortugal, and, after gaining two victories, compelled Ferdinand to sue for peace, the articles of which were signed in 1371. Died in 1383. Ferdinand left behind him the reputation of a just and beneficent prince.

Ferdinand (or Fernando) II., King of Portugal, a counger son of Queen Maria II., was born about 1838. He succeeded his brother, Don Pedro V., in November,

1861. Died in 1884.

His father, FERDINAND AUGUSTUS of Saxe-Coburg, had married the Portuguese queen Maria II., after whose death, in 1853, he was for a short time regent of the kingdom.

ascended the throne of Naples in January, 1495. The Neapolitans, having a long time conceived a hatred for Medici, Grand Duke of Tuscany, born in 1549, was a

younger son of Cosimo I. He succeeded his brother,

Francesco, in 1587. Died in 1609.

Ferdinand (Ferdinando) II., Grand Duke of Tuscany, born in 1610, was a son of Cosimo II., whom he succeeded in 1620. He was a liberal patron of literature and art. He died in 1670, and was succeeded by his son, Cosimo III.

Ferdinand (Ferdinando) III. of Tuscany, born in 1769, was a son of Pietro Leopoldo, and a brother of Francis II., Emperor of Germany. He began to reign in 1791, was expelled by the French about 1800, and re-He was more liberal and mild than the stored in 1814. was succeeded by his son, Leopold II.

See Gonnelli, "Elogio di Ferdinando III.," 1824; Zeller,
"Histoire d'Italie." other Italian princes of that period. Died in 1824, and

Ferdinand, (Ferdinando,) Duke of Parma, born in 1757, was a son of Philip of Bourbon. His mother was Elizabeth, a daughter of Louis XV. of France. He began to reign in 1765, and left the direction of affairs to the Marquis de Felino. Died in 1802.

Ferdinand, (Fernando.) son of James II., King of Aragon, born at Valencia in 1228. James had divided the kingdom among his sons, which produced a war between Don Ferdinand and his brother, Don Pedro, it which the ferrange and defeated and talken prisons. in which the former was defeated and taken prisoner.

Don Pedro ordered him to be thrown into the river
Cinga. This occurred in 1275.

Ferdinand, or Fernando, Infante of Portugal, born

in 1402, was a younger son of John I. He accompanied a Portuguese army which invaded Barbary in 1437 and was defeated. He remained as a hostage in the power

of the Moors, and died at Fez in 1443.

Ferdinand, (AUGUST FRANZ ANTON,) Duke of Saxe-Coburg-Gotha, and prince-consort of Portugal, was born in 1816. He married Maria, Queen of Portugal, in 1836. His son became king in 1855, with the title of Pedro V.

Ferdinand (Fernando) of Aragon, Archbishop was

Saragossa, and grandson of Ferdinand the Catholic, was born at Madrid in 1514. He wrote, besides other works, a valuable history of the kings and prelates of Aragon.

Died in 1575. Ferdinand of Bavaria, Archbishop of Cologne, and Prince-Bishop of Liege and Münster, was born in 1577. He commanded a body of troops which fought against the Protestants in the Thirty Years' war. During his reign there were a series of bloody revolts at Liege. Died in 1650.

Ferdinand, or Fernando, Duke of Braganza, a Portuguese general, born in 1403, was a son of Alfonso, the first Duke of Braganza. Died in 1478.

Ferdinand (Fernando) of Córdova, celebrated for his universal knowledge, was born about 1420. He signalized his bravery under John II. of Castile in the war against the Moors; but, preferring the pen to the sword, he retired from the army, and occupied the chair of professor in several Spanish universities. He stood high in the force of Ferdinand and Leabelle, who stood high in the favour of Ferdinand and Isabella, who granted him a pension. He was the author of several works on theology, etc. He is supposed to have died about 1480. See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Ferdinand (CHARLES JOSEPH) OF ESTE, Archduke of Austria, born in 1781, was a son of Ferdinand Charles Anton Joseph, and a nephew of the emperor Leopold. He commanded an army against the French, and afterwards against the Poles, in both instances unsuccessfully. Died in 1850.

Ferdinand (Fernando) of Spain, Cardinal, born in 1609, was the third son of Philip III. of Spain. He became Governor of the Low Countries in 1633, and invaded France in 1665. Died in 1641.

invaded France in 1636. Died in 1641.

See Schiller, "History of the Thirty Years' War;" COXE, "History of the House of Austria," 3 vols., 1807.

Ferdinand (Fernando) de Jesus-dà Hà-soos', a

Archbishop of Granada by Ferdinand and Isabella. Died

in 1507.

Ferdinandi, fêr-de-nân'dee, (EPIFANIO,) a distinguished Italian philosopher and physician, born at Misagna, in the kingdom of Naples, in 1569. He was the author of numerous philosophical and medical works, the continue of the co among which is "Centum Historiæ, seu Observationes et Casus Medici," (1621, often reprinted.) Died in 1638.

Ferdinandi, fêr-de-nân'dee, or Fernandi, fêr-nân'dee, (Francesco,) called Imperiali, a painter of the Roman school, who worked at Rome in 1730.

Ferdoucy or Ferdousi. See FIRDOUSEE. Ferdousi. See FIRDOUSEE.

Feredoon, Feridoun, or Feridûn, fêr'ee-doon', a king of ancient Persia, of the Peshdadian dynasty, was a son of the famous Jemsheed, (or Jamshid.) He is regarded by the Persians as a model of every virtue.

See Arkinson's "Abridgment of the Shâh-Nâmeh of Firdausi," ondon, 1832; and "A Short History of Persia," in vol. v. of Sir

WILLIAM JONES'S Works.

Feretrius, a surname of JUPITER, which see.

Ferg, ferg, (PAUL FRANZ) an excellent German land-scape-painter, born at Vienna in 1689; died about 1740. See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Fer'gus I., King of Scotland, was engaged in wars with the Romans and Britons. Died about 450 A.D.

Fergus II. succeeded Eugene VII. in 764. He was

killed in 767.

Fer'gus-on, (ADAM,) a distinguished Scottish writer and metaphysician, born in Perthshire in 1724, studied at the University of Saint Andrew's and at that of Edinburgh. He filled for some years the office of chaplain in a Highland regiment. In 1759 he was appointed to the chair of natural philosophy in the University of Edinburgh, where in 1764 he became professor of moral philosophy. In 1767 he published his first work, an "Essay on the History of Civil Society," which was translated into several languages. In 1778 he was appointed secretary to the five commissioners sent to the pointed secretary to the five commissioners sent to the United States to effect a reconciliation. Of his numerous works the most important is his "History of the Progress and Termination of the Roman Republic," (3 vols., 1783.) Died in 1816.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1867.

Ferguson, (JAMES,) an eminent self-taught astronomer and mechanician, born near Keith, in the north of Scotland, in 1710. His father, though a day-labourer, succeeded in teaching all his children to read and write. Ferguson's mechanical genius was first developed when he was but seven or eight years old. The roof of their cottage had partly fallen in, and his father, in order to raise it, used a lever and fulcrum. It appeared almost incredible to young Ferguson that one man could raise such a great weight. He began to experiment with levers of different sizes. To these he added the wheel and axle, and drew up a short treatise on the subject. His father having placed him with a farmer to take charge of sheep, he began to study the stars at night, and to construct models of mills, spinning-wheels, etc. in the daytime. He afterwards went to live with a farmer named Glashan, who treated him with great kindness and allowed him leisure for his studies. He also made the acquaintance of Mr. Grant, a gentleman who soon took Ferguson into his service and placed him under the instruction of his butler, Robert Cautley, an ingenious and well-informed man, from whom he acquired some knowledge of arithmetic, algebra, and geometry. In order to amuse himself during an illness, he constructed a wooden clock, which was a good time-keeper. He also formed a wooden watch with a whalebone spring, and began to earn small sums by repairing and cleaning clocks. He turned his attention to drawing patterns for needle-work, copying pictures, and taking portraits in India-ink. In the last employment he was so successful that he was induced to go to Edinburgh, where, through the patronage of the Marchioness of Douglas, he gained a sufficient sum to support himself and to assist his patronage. Spanish Carmelite and ecclesiastical writer, born at Jaen in 1570. He wrote, besides other works, "Commentaries on Aristotle." Died at Granada in 1644.

Ferdinand de Talavera—dà tå-lå-vā'rå, a Spanish monk, and confessor to Queen Isabella of Castile, was born at Talavera de la Reyna in 1445. He was appointed an orrery on a less intricate plan than those formerly

constructed. In 1743 he removed to London. In 1747 constructed. In 1743 he removed to London. In 1747 he published a "Dissertation on the Phenomena of the Harvest Moon," and in 1748 commenced lecturing on astronomy and mechanics. He was patronized by the Prince of Wales, afterwards George III., who, after he ascended the throne, granted Ferguson a pension of fifty pounds a year from his privy purse. Ferguson said that the best machine he ever invented was the Felipsgreen. the best machine he ever invented was the Eclipsareon, which showed the time, quantity, duration, and progress of solar eclipses in all parts of the earth. Among his most important works we may mention "Astronomy explained upon Sir Isaac Newton's Principles, and made easy to those who have not studied Mathematics," (2

easy to those who have not studied Mathematics, (2 vols., 1821,) and "Lectures on Subjects in Mechanics, Hydrostatics, Pneumatics, Optics," etc. Died in 1776.

See his "Autobiography;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" C. Henderson, "Life of James Ferguson," Edinburgh, 1857; "Pursuit of Knowledge under Difficulties," vol. 1, 1839; C. L. BRIGHTWELL, "Annals of Industry and Genius."

Ferguson or Fergusson, (ROBERT,) a Scottish poet, born in Edinburgh in 1750. He published a volume of poems in 1773. His habits were very dissipated. He became insane and died in 1774.

See D. IRVING, "Life of R. Ferguson," 1810; A. PETERKIN, "Life of R. Ferguson."

Ferguson, (ROBERT,) M.D., a British medical writer, born in 1799. He published a work "On Puerperal Fever." Died in 1865.
Ferguson, (ROBERT,) a British poet and prose writer,

born at Carlisle about 1820. He published a collection of poems, entitled "The Shadow of the Pyramid," (1847,) and "The Pipe of Repose; or, Recollections of Eastern Travel," (1848.)

Ferguson, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish painter of still life.

Died in 1690.

Fer'gus-son, (JAMES,) a celebrated architect, born at Ayr, in Scotland, in 1808. After spending ten years in India and China, he returned to England and employed his time in literary and scientific studies. In 1849 he brought forward a new theory in regard to fortifications, in which he advocated the superiority of round forts to those formed of angles, and the use of earth-work for masonry, and of terraces. His plan was at first ridiculed; but after the siege of Sebastopol, where Mr. Fergusson's suggestions had produced important results, it was received far more favourably. He is the author of numerous works upon architecture and fortifications, among which we may cite "An Essay on the Ancient Topography of Jerusalem," (1847,) "Picturesque Illustrations of Ancient Architecture in Hindostan," (1848,) "The Palaces of Nineveh and Persepolis Restored," (1851,) "Illustrated Hand-Book of Architecture," (1855,) the "Peril of Portsmouth, or French Fleets and English Forts," and "The Temples of the Jews and the Buildings in the Haram Area at Jerusalem," (1878.)

Ferhad- (fer-had') Pasha, a Turk, who became grand vizier of Amurath III. in 1581. He was defeated near

Nicopolis, for which he was put to death in 1596.

Ferichtah. See Ferishta.

Ferid-eddin-Attar, (or -Athar.) See ATTAR-FE-REED-ED-DEEN.

Feridoun or Ferîdûn. See FEREEDOON. Fériol or Ferriol. See PONT-DE-VEYLE.

Ferishta, Ferischtah, or Ferichtah, fér'ish-tah, (Mohammed-Kâsim, mo-hâm'med kâ'sim,) an eminent Persian historian, born at Astrabâd about 1550, or, according to some accounts, 1570. His great work was a "History of India," commencing about the close of the tenth century; though in the introduction he gives a short account of Indian history previous to the invasion of the Mohammedans. It was translated into English by Alexander Dow, (2 vols., 1768.) A better English version was published by General Briggs, "History of the Rise of the Mahomedan Power in India," (London, 4 vols. 8vo, 1829.) He is supposed to have died about 1625.

See Von Hammer, article in the "Wiener Jahrbücher," vol. li.; Briggs, Preface to Translation of the "History of the Mahomedan Power in India."

Ferloni, fer-lo'nee, (Severino Antonio,) a learned Italian ecclesiastic, born in the Papal States in 1740, was a partisan of Napoleon. Died in 1813.

Fermanel, fêR'mâ'nêl', a French traveller, visited Palestine and other parts of Asia Minor in 1630, and published, after his return, a "Voyage to Italy and the Levant."

Fermat, de, deh fêr'ma', (PIERRE,) a celebrated French mathematician and lawyer. According to several biographers, he was born at Toulouse in 1595; but Dr. Hoefer states that he was born near Montauban in 1601. He was one of the counsellors of the parliament of Toulouse, and cultivated mathematics as a recreation. He corresponded with Descartes, Roberval, Mersenne, and others. The French savants claim that he is entitled to a great part of the honour of the discovery of the differential calculus, which is generally awarded to Newton. He made important discoveries in the theory of numbers, and invented a method of finding maxima and minima. According to La Place, Fermat shares with Pascal the honour of the invention of the calculus of probabilities. He died at Toulouse in January, 1665, leaving several works, which were opera," (1679.) He had married Louise du Long about 1631. "The geometer next in genius to Descartes," says Hallam, "and perhaps nearer to him than to any third, was Fermat, a man of various acquirements, of high renk in the actions of Technologies." high rank in the parliament of Toulouse, and of a mind incapable of envy, forgiving of detraction, and delighting in truth, with almost too much indifference to praise. ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.")

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" Genty, "De l'Influence de Fermat sur son Siècle," 1784; "Revue des Deux Mondes" for May, 1845; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fermat, de, (SAMUEL,) a French lawyer and poet, a son of the preceding, born at Toulouse in 1632, was a counsellor to the parliament. He wrote several treatises on law and other subjects. Died in 1690.

Ferme, ferm, (CHARLES,) a Ferme, ferm, (CHARLES,) a Scottish divine, born in the content of t

Edinburgh, became minister at Fraserburgh about 1600. He wrote a Latin Commentary on the Epistle to the

Romans, (1651.) Died about 1618.

Fermin, fér'min or fér'man', (PHILIPPUS,) a Dutch physician and traveller, born at Maestricht. He visited Surinam in 1754, resided there nearly ten years, and published several works relating to the geography and natural history of that colony.

Fermo, da, da fer'mo, (LORENZINO,) an able Italian

painter, born at Fermo, flourished about 1660.

Fermor, fermor, (WILHELM,) COUNT OF, a Russian general, born at Pleskov in 1704, served with distinction in the Seven Years' war and against the Turks, and was subsequently created a count. He commanded the Russian army which Frederick the Great defeated at

Torndorf in 1761. Died in 1771.

Fern, (FANNY.) See PARTON.

Fernand, fêr'nôn', [Lat. PHERNAN'DUS,] Ferrand, fâr'rôn', or Frenand, freh'nôn', (CHARLES,) a teacher of theology and philosophy in the University of Paris, was born at Bruges about 1450. He became blind in childhood. He was the author of several ecclesiastical works. Died in 1496.

See VALÈRE ANDRÉ, "Bibliotheca Belgica."

Fernand, fer-nand', or Fernan, fer-nan', (GONZALEZ,) a famous Castilian hero or cavalier, born about 910 A.D., was the first Count of Castile. He gained several victories over the Moors. His adventures were favourite

subjects of Spanish writers of romance. Died after 950.
Fernand Nuñez, (or Nuñes,) de, dà fêr-nând' noon'yêth, (or noon'yês,) Count, a Spanish noble, born in Madrid in 1778. As a partisan of Ferdinand VII., he was declared a traitor to France and Spain by Napoleon I. He escaped, however, the vengeance of the emperor; and when Ferdinand returned to his kingdom, in 1814 Fernand Nuñez was sent as ambassador to England, and

subsequently to Paris. Died in 1821. Fernandes, fêr-nân'dês, (ALVARO, âl'vâ-ro,) a distinguished Portuguese navigator, explored the west coast

of Africa about 1448.

Fernandes, fer-nan'des, or Ferdinand, fer'de-nant, (VALENTIN,) a German printer and translator, lived at Lisbon about 1500. He translated part of Marco Polo's Travels into Portuguese, (1502.)

Fernandes or Fernandez, (VASCO,) an eminent Portuguese painter, born at Viseu in 1552. Little is known of his life.

Fernandez. See HERNANDEZ. Fernandez, fêr-nân'dêth, (Alfonzo,) a Spanish monk

and historian, born at Palencia in 1572; died in 1640.

Fernandez, (Antonio de Arias—dà å're-ås,) a celebrated Spanish painter, born at Madrid. His pictures had once a high reputation. Died in 1684.

Formandez (Disco) a Spanish bistoria and caldidate

Fernandez, (Diego,) a Spanish historian and soldier, born at Palencia. He embarked for Peru in 1545, and entered the service of the viceroy Hurtado de Mendoza, as historiographer, in 1555. He wrote a "History of Peru," (1571,) which is said to be the best contemporary work on that subject work on that subject.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Fernandez, fêr-nân'dêz, (DINIZ,) a Portuguese navigator, born in Lisbon, sailed about 1446 on an exploring expedition to Africa, and discovered the mouth of the Senegal, and the promontory at the extreme western part of Africa, to which he gave the name of Cape Verd.

Fernandez, (FRANCISCO,) a celebrated Spanish painter, born in Madrid in 1605; died in 1646.

See QUILLIET, "Vies des Peintres Espagnols."

Fernandez, (JoAo,) a Portuguese traveller, who about 1446 visited the west coast of Africa. He is supposed to have been the first European who penetrated into the interior of that continent, which he entered at the mouth of the Rio do Ouro.

Fernandez, (JUAN,) a Spanish captain and navigator, entered in 1533 the service of Alvarado in South America. He accompanied Antonio de Sedeno in an expedition to

Venezuela. Died in 1538.

Fernandez, (Juan,) a Spanish pilot and navigator, discovered in 1563 the two islands which bear his name, and planted a colony on the larger island, which is eighteen miles long. The adventures of Alexander Selkirk on this island are supposed to have formed the basis of De Foe's story of "Robinson Crusoe." Other discoveries in the Southern Ocean are ascribed to him. Died in 1576. See Anson, "Voyage round the World," etc.

Fernandez, (Luis,) a Spanish painter and disciple of Eugenio Caxes, was born in Madrid about 1594; died

in 1654.

Fernandez de Córdova. See Gonzalvo. Fernandez de Laredo, fêr-nân'dêth dà lâ-rā'do, (JUAN,) a Spanish painter in fresco, born at Madrid in 1632; died in 1692.

Fernandez Navarrete. See Mudo, EL. Fernandez Villareal, fêr-nân'dêz vil-lâ-rā'âl, (Ma-NOEL,) a Portuguese writer, born in Lisbon, published a curious work on the imprisonment of the Portuguese prince Duarte in Germany, "El Principe vendido," etc., (1643.) He was accused of observing the Mosaic law, and was strangled in Lisbon in 1652.

Fernandi. See FERDINANDI.

Fernau, fer'now, (KARL,) originally SEBASTIAN FRANCIS DAXENBERGER, a German littérateur, born at Munich in 1809, wrote "Mythical Poems," and several dramas, among which is one called "Bianca Capello."

Ferne, fern or farn, (HENRY,) a learned English prelate, born at York in 1602, was one of the first who openly defended by his writings the cause of Charles I. After the restoration he was made Bishop of Chester, in 1660. Died in 1661.

Ferne, (Sir John,) an English antiquary, father of the

preceding, born in Lincolnshire; died about 1610. He published "The Blazon of the Gentry," (1586.)

Ferneham, farn'ham,? (NICHOLAS,) an English physician and naturalist, gave much attention to botany. He became physician to Henry III., and afterwards Bishop

of Durham. Died in 1241.

Fernel, fêr'nê!', [Lat. FERNE'LIUS,] (JEAN,) an eminent French physician, surnaned THE MODERN GALEN, was born at Clermont in Beauvoisis in 1497. He practised in Paris, and acquired a high reputation as a practitioner, a professor, and an elegant writer. About 1547 he received the title of first physician to Henry II. He was the teacher of Vesalius. He wrote numerous works on anatomy, pathology, therapeutics, etc., among which | Guaiacum into Europe, and wrote a tract on it.

are "De abditis Rerum Causis," (1548,) and "J. Fernelii Medicina," (1554,) often reprinted. Died in April, 1558.

See G. Plantius, "Vita Fernelii;" De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis;" Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Fernow, fêr'no, (KARL LUDWIG,) a German author and critic, born at Blumenhagen, in Prussia, in 1763. He studied the theory and history of art at Rome under the direction of his friend Carstens, whose life he wrote, (1806.) Among his works are "Roman Studies," ("Rö-mische Studien," 1806-08,) "Ariosto's Lebenslauf," (1809,) and "Francesco Petrarca," (1818.) Died in 1808.

See J. SCHOPENHAUER, "C. L. Fernow's Leben," 1810.

Féron, fá'ron', (Firmin Eloi,) a painter of history, born in Paris in 1802, gained the grand prize in 1825. Fe-ro'nĭ-a, [Fr. FERONIE, fâ'ro'ne',] an ancient Italian

divinity, whose worship originated with the Sabines. Her character is not well understood.

Feroze or Ferose. See Fyroz.

Ferracino, fer-ra-chee'no, (BARTOLOMMEO,) a celebrated Italian mechanician and engineer, was born near Bassano in 1692. Among his inventions were a saw driven by the wind, a hydraulic engine which raised water to the height of thirty-five feet, and a bridge over the Brenta at Bassano, which won for him a high reputation. The inhabitants of Bassano raised a monument to his Died in 1777. memory.

See F. Memmo, "Vita di Bartolommeo Ferracino."

Ferracuti, fer-ra-koo'tee, (GIOVANNI DOMENICO,) an Italian landscape-painter, born at Macerata, flourished about 1700. He was a pupil of Claude Lorrain.

Ferraiuoli or Ferrajuoli, fêr-râ-y00-0'lee, (NUNZIO,)

A Neapolitan landscape-painter, born in Nocera, near Salerno, in 1661; died in 1735.

Ferramola, fêr-râ-mo'lâ, (FIORAVANTE,) an Italian painter, born at Brescia; died in 1528.

Ferrand, fâ'rôn', a French traveller and physician, born about 1670. He became medical advected to the Norm of the Tartes of Crimea and wrote several works. Khan of the Tartars of Crimea, and wrote several works relating to that country

Ferrand, (ANTOINE,) a distinguished French writer of epigrams, born in Paris in 1678; died in that city in

Ferrand, (Antoine François Claude,) Count, a he became director-general of the post-office. He was chosen a member of the French Academy by the king in 1816. Among his works is "The Spirit of History," ("L'Esprit de l'Histoire," 1802; 6th edition, 4 vols., 1826.) Died in 1825.

See CASIMIR DELAVIGNE, "Discours de Réception" at the French Academy.

Ferrand, (JACQUES,) a French physician and writer, born at Agen, lived about 1620.

Ferrand, (JACQUES,) a distinguished French general, born in 1746; died in 1804.

Ferrand, (Jacques Philippe,) a French painter, born in Joigny about 1653, was a member of the Royal Academy of Painting, and the author of a work entitled "Art of the Fire, or Manner of Enamelling." Died in

Ferrand, (Louis,) a French advocate and writer on theology, born in Toulon in 1645, was versed in Hebrew and other Oriental languages. He was the author of numerous works, among which is "Reflections on the Christian Religion," (1679.) Died in 1699.

Ferrand, (Marie Louis,) a French general, born in Besangon in 1753, accompanied Leclerc in his expedition against Hayti in 1802, and, on the death of that general, succeeded to the chief command. Having failed in an attempt to suppress a revolt in Saint Domingo, he shot attempt to suppress a revolt in Saint Domingo, he shot himself in 1808.

Ferrand de la Caussade, fá'rôn' deh lå kô'såd', (JEAN HENRI Bécays—bà'kà',) a French general, born in Mont-Flanquin, in Agenois, in 1736, served under Dumouriez at the defence of Valenciennes, where he greatly distinguished himself. Died in Paris in 1805.

Ferrando, fêr-rân'do, (Gonsalvo,) a Spaniard, born at Oviedo in the fifteenth century, introduced *lignum*

Ferrandus, (Fulgen'Tius,) [Fr. Fulgence Ferrand, fül'zhônss' fà'rôn',] a Christian writer, born in Africa, was a deacon of the Church of Carthage. Among his works is "Breviatio Canonum." Died about 550 A.D.

Ferrantini, fer-ran-tee'nee, (GABRIELE,) an Italian

painter, born at Bologna about 1580, was called Ga-BRIELE DEGLI OCCHIALI, (dal'yee ok-ke-â'lee.) He excelled in frescos. Among his pupils was Guido Reni.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Fer'rar, (NICHOLAS,) a learned English gentleman, born in London in 1592, had a high reputation for piety. He formed at Little Gidding a community called "the English nunnery," the inmates of which were his relatives. The whole book of Psalms was repeated by them every day, and this devotion was practised by them every hour of the night. Died in 1637.

See P. PECKARD, "Life of N. Ferrar," 1790.

Ferrar, (ROBERT,) an English divine, born in York-Ferrar, (ROBERT,) an English divine, born in Yorkshire, was appointed Bishop of Saint David's by Edward VI. in 1548. On the accession of Mary he was condemned as a heretic, and burnt, in 1555.

Ferrara, fêr-râ'râ, (ALFEO,) a distinguished physician, born in Sicily in 1777, was the author of a "Memoir upon the Waters of Sicily," and other works. Died at

Paris in 1829.

Ferrara, (ANDREA,) an Italian, celebrated as a swordsmith, lived about 1520-50. He worked in Spain.

Ferrara, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian economist and writer

on statistics, born at Palermo in 1810. He published besides other works, "The Importance of Political Economy," (1849.) He was minister of finance in 1867.

Ferrara, (Michelle,) an Italian chemist and writer on pharmacy, born in Terra di Lavoro in 1763; died in 1817.

Ferrara, (Renée,) Duchess of. See Renée of

FRANCE.

Ferrara, da, då fer-rå'rå, (Antonio,) an Italian painter of the school of Ferrara, flourished about 1450.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Ferrara, da, (ERCOLE.) See GRANDI. Ferrari, fer-ra'ree, (ANTONIO,) surnamed GALATEO, [Lat. GALATE'US LECCEN'SIS,] an Italian physician and antiquary, born in Galatina, in the kingdom of Naples, in 1444, was the author of several philosophical and historical works. He passed the latter part of his life at Lecce, where he died in 1516.

Ferrari, (ANTONIO FELICE,) an Italian painter of the school of Ferrara, born in 1668; died in 1719.

Ferrari, (BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian religionist, born at Milan in 1497. He founded the religious order or

institution of Barnabites. Died in 1544.
Ferrari, (Bartolommeo,) a Venetian sculptor, born in 1780. He executed a number of superior works in marble, bronze, and wood, and completed the restoration of the bronze winged lion which adorns the Piazzetta

at Venice. Died in 1844.

Ferrari, [Lat. FERRA'RIUS,] (FRANCESCO BERNAR-DINO,) a learned Italian, born at Milan in 1577, became librarian of the Ambrosian Library about 1609. He wrote several ecclesiastical and antiquarian works, among which is "De Ritu sacrarum Ecclesiæ Catholicæ Concionum," (1612.) Died in 1669. He collected the manuscripts and books which formed the commencement

of the Ambrosian Library.

Ferrari, (GAUDENZIO,) an eminent painter and sculptor of the Milanese school of Leonardo da Vinci, was born at Valduggia in 1484. He studied under B. Luini. In 1516 he aided Raphael in painting frescos in the Vatican at Rome. He worked mostly at Varallo. His style can at Rome. He worked mostly at Varallo. His style is somewhat Raphaelesque; but he is deficient in taste and harmony of colour. He is regarded as the greatest painter of the Milanese school after Leonardo da Vinci. His subjects are all religious. Died at Milan in 1550.

See Vasari, "Lives of the Painters;" G. Bordiga, "Vita di Gaudenzio Ferrari," 1821; Lomazzo, "Idea del Tempio della Pittura;" Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Ferrari, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian Orientalist and naturalist, born at Sienna in 1584, wrote "Nomen-clator Syriacus," (1622,) and other works. Died in 1655. Ferrari, (GIOVANNI MATTEO,) an Italian physician

and medical writer, born near Milan; died in 1472.

Ferrari, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian philosopher, born at Milan in 1811, became a resident in France. He was appointed professor of philosophy at Strasbourg in 1841.

Among his works are "Vico and Italy," (1839,) and an "Essay on the Principle and Limits of the Philosophy of History," (1847.) Both are in French.

Ferrari, (GREGORIO,) a skilful painter of the Genoese school, born in 1644; died in 1726. His son LORENZO, called ABBÉ FERRARI, was also a painter. He was born

retain 1680, and died in 1744.

Ferrari, (Guido,) an Italian scholar and Jesuit, born at Novara in 1717. He wrote several antiquarian and historical works. Died in 1791.

Ferrari, (Luca,) an Italian painter, born at Reggio in 1605, studied under Guido Reni, and imitated his style

Ferrari, (LUDOVICO,) an Italian mathematician, born at Bologna in 1522, was a pupil of the celebrated Cardan. He discovered the mode of resolving equations of the fourth degree which is called by his name. Died in 1565.

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Ferrari, (Luigi,) son of the sculptor Bartolommeo Ferrari, (LUIGI,) son of the sculptor Bartolommeo Ferrari, born at Venice in 1810, is ranked among the most distinguished sculptors of the present time. His figures of "Melancholy" and "The Lotos-gathering Nymph" are esteemed master-pieces.

Ferrari, (LUIGI MARIA BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian ecclesiastic, and professor of mathematics and natural philosophy at Bologna, born at Milan in 1747. He was the author of various works upon religious subjects and upon hydraulics. Died in 1820.

upon hydraulics. Died in 1820.

Ferrari, (ORAZIO,) a Genoese painter, born at Voltri

in 1606; died in 1657.

Ferrari, (OTTAVIANO,) an Italian scholar, born at Milan in 1518, published a treatise "On the Origin of the Romans," (1607,) and other critical and antiquarian works. Died in 1586.

Ferrari, (OTTAVIO,) an Italian antiquary, nephew of Francesco Bernardino, noticed above, was born at Milan in 1607. He became professor of philosophy and Greek literature at Padua in 1634. Among his chief works is "Sources (or Elements) of the Italian Language," ("Origines Linguæ Italicæ," 1676.) Died in 1682.

See J. Fabricius, "Vita Ferrarii," 1710.

Ferrari, de', då fêr-rå'ree, (GIOVANNI ANDREA,) a

Genoese painter of history, landscapes, and animals, was born about 1600; died in 1669.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Ferraris, fer-ra'ris, (Joseph.) Count of, a celebrated commander, born at Lunéville in 1726. He served in the war of the Austrian succession, and afterwards in the Seven Years' war. About 1777 he published the twentyfive-sheet map of the Netherlands which is called by his He was appointed vice-president of the imperial council of war in 1798, and in 1801 field-marshal. in 1807.

Fer'rars, (EDWARD,) an English writer, born in Warwickshire, was the author of several dramas, which have

been lost. Died in 1564.

Ferrars or Ferrers, (George,) an English lawyer, poet, and historian, born near Saint Alban's about 1512. He became a favourite courtier of Henry VIII., and wrote a "History of the Reign of Queen Mary." He contributed to "The Mirror for Magistrates" six tragedies or poems, among which are "The Fall of Robert Tressilian" and "The Tragedy of King Richard II." See "Biographia Britannica;" WARTON, "History of English

Ferrars, (HENRY,) a relative of Edward, noticed above, born about 1560, was the author of several treatises on antiquities and heraldry. He was a friend of the

Ferrata, fer-ra'ta, (Ercole,) an eminent Italian sculptor, born near Como about 1610; died in 1685.

Ferrato Sasso. See Salvi.

Ferraud, få'rō', or Féraud, få'rō', a French deputy to the National Convention, born in Armagnac in 1764, was an adherent of the Girondists, and voted for the death of the king. While resisting the populace, who were

endeavouring to force the doors of the Convention, in May, 1795, he was killed by a pistol-shot.

See THIERS, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographic Générale."

Ferrein, fa'ran', (Antoine,) a distinguished French anatomist and physician, born near Agen in 1693; died

in 1769. He was author of several anatomical works. Ferreira, fer-ra/e-ra, (ALEXANDRE,) a Portuguese historian, born in Oporto. He wrote a "History of the Knights Templars," which is highly esteemed. Died in

1737. Ferreira, fer-rā'e-rā, (ALEXANDRE RODRIGUES,) a Brazilian naturalist and traveller, born at Bahia in 1756. He spent nine years in exploring Brazil, from 1784 to

1793. Died in 1815.

Ferreira, (ANTONIO,) a celebrated poet, sometimes called "the Portuguese Horace," was born at Lisbon in 1528. He became a professor at the University of Coimbra, and wrote, besides numerous sonnets, odes, epistles, and epigrams, a tragedy of "Inez de Castro," which ranks among the most beautiful productions in the Portuguese language. He was one of the principal promoters of classical taste in Portuguese poetry. epistles (Cartas) are regarded by some critics as his best works. Died in 1569.

WORK, DICH III 2509.

See F. Denis, "Résumé de l'Histoire littéraire du Portugal;"
Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Barbosa Machado,
"Bibliotheca Lusitana;" J. M. da Costa e Sylva, "Ensaio sobre
os melhores Poetas Portuguezes," 1852.

Ferreira, (Christovão,) a Portuguese Jesuit, born about 1580 at Torres-Vedras, went as a missionary to Japan, where he remained twenty-four years, and suffered

martyrdom at Nagasaki about 1652. Ferrer, fêr-rair', (BARTOLOMÉ,) a Spanish navigator, was chief pilot of an expedition which, under Cabrillo, explored the coast of California in 1542. He succeeded to the command on the death of Cabrillo, January, 1543.

Ferrer, (JAYME,) a Spanish cosmographer, was summoned to court in 1496, and employed to fix a line of demarcation which should separate the Spanish from the Portuguese possessions in the New World.

Ferreri, fêr-ra'ree, (Andrea,) an Italian sculptor and painter, born at Milan in 1673; died in 1744.

Ferreri, (Zaccaria,) a Latin poet, born in 1479 in Vicenza, Italy, was appointed by Pope Leo X., in 1519, Bishop of Guardia, in the kingdom of Naples. Died

about 1530.

Ferreras, de, dà fer-rā'râs, (Juan,) a learned Spanish ecclesiastic and historian, born near Astorga in 1652. He his principal work is his "Historical and Chronological Synopsis of Spain," (16 vols. 4to.) It comes down to 1588, and is highly esteemed for its accuracy. Died in

1735.

Ferrero, fer-ra'ro, (EDWARD,) a general, born in Spain about 1832, came to the United States in his childhood. As colonel, he served with distinction in the Union army at Newbern, and at Antietam, September, 1862, and was not long after appointed a brigadier-general. He commanded a division of the army which besieged Peters-

burg in June, 1864.

Ferrers, (George.) See Ferrars
Ferrers, (George.) See Ferrars
Ferreti, fêr-rā'tee, or Ferreto, fêr-rā'to, [Lat. Ferreti, retroit fêr-rā'tee, or Ferreto, fêr-rā'to, [Lat. Ferreri, retroit fêrere ferrers, retroit fêrere ferrers, lemillo,] a distinguished Italian jurist and legal writer, born in Tuscany in 1489, was secretary to Pope Leo X. He afterwards became counsellor to the Parliament of Paris, and French ambassador to Charles

V. of Germany, whom he afterwards accommanied on his V. of Germany, whom he afterwards accompanied on his African expedition. Died in 1552.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Ferreti, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian antiquary, born at Vicenza in 1639. He wrote "Musæ Lapidariæ Antiquorum in Marmoribus Carmina," (1672.) Died in

Ferreti, (GIOVANNI DOMENICO,) a skilful Italian painter, born at Florence in 1692. His design is correct, and his colouring vivid. Died after 1750.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Ticozzi, "Dizionario:" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ferreti, (GIULIO,) an Italian jurist and writer on law,

born in Ravenna in 1480; died in 1547. Fer'rey, (Benjamin,) an English architect, born at Christ Church, in Hampshire, in 1810, was a pupil of A. Pugin. Among his principal structures are churches at Taunton and Eton, and Saint Stephen's Church, West-minster. He is the author of a treatise "On the An-tiquities of the Priory of Christ Church," (1834.) His works are mostly in the Gothic style.

Works are mostly in the Gotine style.

Ferri, fêr'ree, or Ferro, fêr'ro, [Lat. Fer'rius,] (AL-PHONSO,) an Italian physician, was first surgeon to Pope Paul III., and the author of several medical and surgical works. Died about 1580.

Ferri, (CIRO,) a distinguished Italian painter and architect, born in Rome in 1634, was a pupil of Pietro da Cortona, whose style he imitated successfully. He excelled as a fresconditurer and assisted Pietro de Cortonal excelled as a fresco-painter, and assisted Pietro da Cortona in many of his great works. He is said been an almost universal artist. Died in 1689. He is said to have

See Winckelmann, "Neues Mahler-Lexikon;" Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Ticozzi, "Dizionario."

Ferri, (GERONIMO,) a learned Italian writer, born in Romagna in 1713. He was appointed professor of rhetoric in the University of Ferrara by Pope Clement XIV. He was the author of various works. Died in 1766.

Ferri, (PAUL.) See FERRY.

Fer'ri-ar, (JOHN,) an English physician, born at Chester in 1764, wrote "Medical Histories and Reflec-(1798.) Died in 1815.

Ferrier, få're-à', (AUGER,) a French physician and medical writer, born near Toulouse in 1513; died in

Fer'ri-er, (James F.,) a British writer on moral philosophy, born in Edinburgh about 1808, was a son-in-law of Professor John Wilson. He was appointed professor of moral philosophy and political economy in the University of Saint Andrew's in 1845. His most important work is "Institutes of Metaphyics, the Theory of Knowing and Being," (1854,) which was favourably received. Died in 1864.

See "Blackwood's Magazine" for February, 1855, and March, 1867; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1867.

Ferrier, (JEAN,) a French Jesuit, born at Rodez in 1619, wrote against the Jansenists. He became confessor to Louis XIV. in 1670. Died in 1670 or 1674.

Ferrier, (JERÉMIE,) a French professor of theology, born about 1560. He was a Protestant minister at Nîmes, and argued in 1602 that the pope was Anti-christ. About 1612 he became a Roman Catholic. He was regarded as a traitor by the Protestants before his

public avowal of his conversion. Died in 1626.

Ferrier, sometimes called erroneously Ferrière, (LOUIS,) a French poet, born in Arles in 1652; died in

Total, "I Total Tipe In Total besides her great talents, conversation the least exigeante of any author-female, at least-whom he had ever seen." Died in 1854.

See "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1842.

Ferrier, du, dü få re-å', (ARNAUD,) a French jurist, born at Toulouse about 1506. He represented Henry II. of France at the Council of Trent, where he gave offence by his liberal sentiments. He afterwards avowed himself a Protestant, and became chancellor of Henry of Navarre. Died in 1585.

See De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis;" BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Ferrière. See La Ferrière. Ferrières or Ferrière, de, deh fa're-air', (Claude,) a distinguished French lawyer, born in Paris in 1639, was the author of numerous legal works. Died in 1714.

Ferro, del, del ferro, (Scipione,) an Italian mathe-

matician, born at Bologna about 1465. He discovered a method to resolve equations of the third degree. Died about 1525, or after that date.

Ferron, Le, leh få/ron/, (Arnoul,) a French jurist and historian, born at Bordeaux in 1515. He wrote, in elegant Latin, a continuation of Paolo Emilio's "History

of France," (1554.) Died in 1563.

Ferroni, fêr-ro'nee, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian painter and engraver, born at Milan in 1687.

Ferrucci, fêr-root'chee, (ANDREA,) an Italian sculptor, born at Fiesole. He died at an advanced age in 1522. Ferrucci, (Francesco,) surnamed DEL TADDA, a Flor-

Ferrucci, (Francesco,) surnamed Del l'Adda, a Florentine sculptor, who worked in porphyry. Died in 1585.

Ferrucci, (NICODEMO.) a skiiful painter of the Florentine school, born at Fiesole; died in 1650.

Ferrucci, (POMPEO.) an Italian sculptor, born at Fiesole, lived at Rome. Died about 1625.

Ferry, fâ're', (CLAUDE JOSEPH.) a French statesman and savant, born near Saint-Dié in 1756. He was a republican member of the Convention of 1792, and succeeded Malus as examiner in the Polytechnic School succeeded Malus as examiner in the Polytechnic School

in 1812 until 1814. Died in 1845.

Ferry, (Jules François Camille,) a French statesman, born in 1832. He was admitted to the bar of Paris in 1854, steadily opposed the empire, and won renown by numerous contributions to the political journals. In 1869 he was elected to the Corps Législatif, where he soon became a leader of the left. In 1870 he was charged by the government of the national defence with the administration of the department of the Seine; soon afterwards he became mayor of Paris. In 1872 and 1873 he was for a time French ambassador to Greece. As minister of public instruction in M. Grévy's cabinet (1879) and in that of M. de Freycinet (1880) he introduced and carried the bill for the expulsion of the religious orders. On the fall of M. de Freycinet in September, 1880, M. Jules Ferry became premier, remaining in power for rather more than a year. In February, 1883, he formed his present ministry.

Fer'ry, (ORRIS S.,) an American senator, born at Bethel, Connecticut, in 1823.

Ferry. (PAUL,) an eloquent French Protestant minister, born at Metz in 1591. Among his many theological works is "Scholastici Orthodoxi Specimen." Died in 1669.

Fersen, von, (AXEL,) a Swedish general and senator, born about 1715. He was an active and prominent member of the Diet, and opposed the policy of Gustavus

III. Died in 1794.

Fersen, von, (AXEL,) COUNT, a son of the preceding, born at Stockholm in 1750. In the disguise of a coachman, he conducted Louis XVI. and his family out of Paris in his flight to Varennes, 1791. He returned to Sweden, and was appointed marshal of the kingdom about 1801. He was murdered in 1810 by a mob, who suspected him of complicity in the death of Prince Christian.

Ferté-Imbaut, de la, MARQUISE, was a daughter of Madame Geoffrin. She was married in 1733 to the

Marquis de la Ferté-Imbaut.

Fertiault, fer'te'ō', (François,) a French poet and littérateur, born at Verdun in 1814.

Ferus, fa'rus, (Johann,) a learned German ecclesiastic, whose original name was WILD, (wilt.) born at Metz in 1494. He wrote commentaries on the books

of the Old and New Testaments, which are commended by Dupin and Bayle. Died in 1554.

Férussac, de, deh få'rü'såk', (ANDRÉ ÉTIENNE JUST PASCAL JOSEPH FRANÇOIS d'Audebard—död'bär',) BARON, a French naturalist, the son of Jean Baptiste Férussac, noticed below, was born in 1786 or 1784. He published an important work, entitled "Natural History of Terrestrial and Fluviatile Mollusca," (1817,) and other treatises on natural history. He founded and edited a valuable scientific journal, called "Bulletin universel des Sciences," (1823–30.) Died in Paris in 1836.

Férussac, de, (Jean Baptiste Louis d'Audebard,)

BARON, a French naturalist, born at Clérac, in Langue-doc, in 1745. He was a captain in the navy before the Revolution. He wrote a work on fresh-water mollusca,

(1807.) Died in 1815.

Fesca, fês'kâ, (FRIEDRICH ERNST,) a German musician and composer, born at Magdeburg in 1789. He cian and composer, born at Magdeburg in 1789. He produced a number of symphonies, overtures, etc., and TUANO, an eminent Italian painter, born at Rome in

two operas, entitled "Cantemira," and "Omar and Leila." Died in 1826.

Fesch, fesh, (Joseph,) born in Corsica in 1763, was half-brother to the mother of Napoleon. Soon after the concordat concluded by Bonaparte with Pius VII. in 1801, Fesch was created Archbishop of Lyons, and in 1803 was made a cardinal. In 1805 he was appointed grand almoner, and senator of the empire. When offered the archbishopric of Paris, in 1809, Cardinal Fesch, offended by Bonaparte's unkindness to the pope, refused the promotion, and in the Council of Paris, in 1810, boldly condemned the conduct of the emperor. For this he was banished to Lyons, where he remained until 1814. After the battle of Waterloo he took refuge at Rome, and died there in 1839. His celebrated collection of pictures, medals, etc. was sold at auction.

See "Le Cardinal Fesch, Fragments biographiques," Lyons, 1841; THIERS, "Histoire du Consulat et de l'Empire."

Fessard, fá'sar', (PIERRE ALPHONSE,) a French statu-

Fessard, fá'sār', (PIERRE ALPHONSE,) a French statuary, born in Paris in 1798; died in 1844.

Fes'sen-den, (Thomas Green,) an American satirical poet, born in Walpole, New Hampshire, in 1771, graduated at Dartmouth College in 1796, and studied law. He produced a poem called "The Country Lovers," which was very popular, went to England in 1801, and there published, in 1803, his humorous poem "Terrible Tractoration," (on the Metallic Tractors of Dr. Perkins.) He settled in Boston about 1804, and became the editor of the "New England Farmer." Died in 1837.

See Duyckinck's "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.

Fessenden. (William Pitt) an American Senator.

Fessenden, (WILLIAM PITT,) an American Senator, a son of the Hon. Samuel Fessenden, was born at Boscawen, New Hampshire, on the 16th of October, 1806. He graduated at Bowdoin College in 1823, studied law, and began to practise at Portland, Maine, about 1828. In 1840 he was elected a member of Congress by the Whigs of Maine. He served in the legislature of that State in 1845 and 1846, after which he passed several years in the practice of his profession. He was elected a Senator of the United States by the legislature of Maine in 1853 or 1854, and about that time joined the Republican party. He acquired a high reputation as a debater, was re-elected a member of the United States Senate in 1859, and was appointed chairman of the committee on finance. In July, 1864, he was appointed to the office of secretary of the treasury, rendered vacant by the resignation of Mr. Chase. He resigned this post about Festguary, 1865, and in March of that year resumed his seat in the Senate, to which he had again been elected for a term of six years. He was one of the seven Republican Senators who decided that President Johnson was not guilty of high crimes or misdemeanours, May 16, 1868. Died in September, 1869.

Fess'ler, (IGNAZ AURELIUS,) a historian and novelist.

born in Lower Hungary in 1756, was professor of Oriental languages at Lemberg about 1784. His principal work is a "History of Hungary," (10 vols., 1812-25.) He also wrote several historical romances, and an interesting autobiography, (1826.) Died at Saint Petersburg in 1839.

Festa, fes'ta, (Constantino,) an Italian musician

and composer of madrigals, became a singer in the pon-tifical chapel at Rome in 1517. Died in 1545. Fes'tus, (PORCIUS,) a Roman officer, who in 62 A.D. succeeded Felix as Governor of Judea. He gained an honourable and durable distinction by his conduct in the case of the Apostle Paul, who was arraigned before him

by the Jews. (See Acts xxiv. 27, xxv. and xxvi.)

Festus, (Sextus Pompeius,) a Latin grammarian, supposed to have lived in the third or fourth century. His name is attached to a glossary entitled "De Significatione Verborum," ("On the Signification of Words,") which, though not preserved entire, is very important for the explanation of Latin grammar and Roman antiquities. It is an epitome of a work by M. Verrius Flaccus, which is lost. The epitome, however, contains valuable notes and criticisms added by Foeter. and criticisms added by Festus.

See FABRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Latina."

Feth-Ali-Schah. See FATEH-ALEE- (or ALI-) SHAH.

1589, was a pupil of Cigoli. He worked at Mantua and Venice, injured his health by dissipation, and died in 1624. His works are chiefly oil-pictures of religious

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fétis, fa'tèss', (François Joseph,) a Belgian composer, critic, and biographer, born at Mons in 1784. He became professor of composition in Paris in 1821, and founded in 1827 the "Revue Musicale," which was regarded as high authority. He composed several operas and pieces of sacred music. In 1833 he was appointed and pieces of sacred music. In 1833 he was appointed director of the Conservatory of Brussels. He published, besides several treatises on music, a "Universal Biography of Musicians," (8 vols. 8vo, 1834-44,) which is the most complete work on the subject. He also published, in 1869, a "General History of Music from the Earliest Times down to the Present," in 8 vols. Died in 1871.

See a notice of M. Fatis, in his "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" Gollmick, "Herr Fétis als Mensch, Kritiker, etc.,"

1852.

Feuchère, fuh'shair', (JEAN JACQUES,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1807; died in 1852.

Feuchères, de, deh fuh'shair', (SOPHIE,) BARONNE, born in the Isle of Wight in 1795. Her maiden name was DAWES. She was the mistress of the Duc de Bourbon, who was found dead in his chamber in 1830. She was suspected of being accessory to his death, but after trial was acquitted. Died in 1841.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Feuchtersleben, von, fon foik'ters-la'ben, (EDUARD or Ernst,) a German philosopher and physician, born in Vienna in 1806. He published, besides other works, "Zur Diätetik der Seele," (1838.) Died in 1849. Feuerbach, foi'er-båk', (Anselm,) eldest son of the

eminent jurist Paul Johann Alselm, noticed below, was born in 1798. He was the author of a work entitled "The Apollo of the Vatican," and other archæological Died in 1851. treatises.

Feuerbach, (FRIEDRICH HEINRICH,) an Orientalist, brother of the preceding, was born in 1806. He wrote "Religion of the Future," (1843-47.)

Feuerbach, (Ludwig Andreas,) a speculative philosopher and skeptic, a son of the celebrated jurist, was born at Anspach in 1804. He published, besides other works, a "History of Modern Philosophy from Lord Bacon to Spinoza," (1833,) and "The Essence of Christianity," ("Das Wesen des Christenthums," 1841.) He was a disciple of Hegel. The later years of his life were spent in poverty in Franconia. Died in 1872.

Feuerbach, (PAUL JOHANN ANSELM,) an eminent German jurist and reformer of criminal law, born at Jena in 1775. His first important work was entitled "Anti-Hobbes, or on the Limits of Civil Power, and the Compulsory Right of Subjects against their Sovereigns," (1798;) and the same year he published his "Examination of the Crime of High Treason." In his "Review of the Fundamental Principles and Ideas of Penal Law," (2 vols., 1799.) and the "Library of Penal Law," he entirely remodelled the science of criminal jurisprudence, and introduced into it most important and salutary reforms. In 1804 he brought out his "Critique of a Project of a Penal Code for Bavaria," in consequence of which he was soon after commissioned to draw up a criminal code for that kingdom, which also formed the basis of a reform in the penal codes of other German states. In 1812 he published "Considerations on the states. In 1812 he published "Considerations on the Jury," in which he censures the defects of French legislation, and in 1828 his "Exposition of Remarkable Crimes," one of his most celebrated works. Feuerbach was appointed about 1817 first president of the court of appeal at Anspach. In 1832 appeared his treatise entitled "Kaspar Hauser: an Instance of a Crime against a Soul," (Verbrechens am Seelenleben,) in which he gives the result of his investigations in that remarkable case. He was a firm opposer of all civil and ecclesiastical aggressions, and especially deserves the gratitude of man-kind for the humanity he has infused into legislation. Died at Frankfort in 1833.

See "Leben und Wirken Anselm von Feuerbach," by his son, 1852: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Feuerlein, foi'er-līn', (GEORG CHRISTOPH,) a German physician and writer, born at Nuremberg in 1694 or 1695; died in 1756.

Feuerlein, (JAKOB WILHELM,) a German theologian, born at Nuremberg in 1689; died in 1776.

Feuerlein, (Johann Conrad,) a German jurist, born

at Wöhrd in 1725; died at Nuremberg in 1788.

Feugère, fuh'zhair', (Léon Jacques,) a French littérateur, born at Villeneuve-sur-Yonne in 1810; died in

Feuillade, de la, deh lå fuh'yåd', (François d'Aubusson—dō'bü'sòn',) Vicomte, chevalier of the order by Louis XIV. marshal of France. Died in 1691.

Feuillade, de la, (Louis,) Duc, son of the preceding, was created marshal of France in 1724. Died in 1725.

Feuillet, fuh'yà', sometimes written Feuillée, (Louis,)

a French botanist and astronomer, born near Forcalquier, in Provence, in 1660. He was the companion of J. Cassini in a geographical and hydrographical voyage to the Levant. Between 1703 and 1712 he travelled in South America. He published a "History of the Medicinal Plants of Peru and Chili," (3 vols., 1714,) and a "Journal of Observations, Mathematical and Botanical, made on the Eastern Coasts of South America and in the West Indies," (2 vols., 1714.) Died at Marseilles in 1732. See LHLONG, "Bibliothèque historique de France."

See LILLONG, "Bibliothèque historique de France."

Feuillet, (NICOLAS,) a noted French preacher and moralist, born in 1622; died in Paris in 1693.

Feuillet, (OCTAVE,) a French novelist and dramatist, born at Saint-Lo (Manche) in 1822. Among his comedies are "La Crise," (1848,) and "Dalila," (1857,) and among his novels "Le Roman d'un Jeune Homme pauvre," (1858,) and "Le Journal d'une Femme," (1878.) He was elected to the French Academy in 1862.

Feuquières, de, deh fuh'ke-air,' (Antoine de Pas—deh pâ,) Marquis, a distinguished French general, grandson of the following, was born in Paris in 1648. He served with eminent ability from 1667 until 1697. He wrote an able work on military tactics, entitled "Mémoires

wrote an able work on military tactics, entitled "Mémoires sur la Guerre," (4 vols., 1731.) Died in 1711.

Feuquières, de, or Feuquière, (Manasses DE Pas,)
Marquis, a French general and diplomatist, born at
Saumur in 1590. Having been sent on a mission to Germany after the death of Gustavus Adolphus, he formed an alliance with that country against Austria. He was killed at the siege of Thionville in 1640.

killed at the siege of Thionville in 1640.

His son Isaac, also a general and ambassador, was appointed Viceroy of America in 1660. Died in 1688.

Feutry, fuh'tre', (AIMÉ AMBROISE JOSEPH,) a French littérateur, born at Lille in 1720; died in 1789.

Féval, fà'vāl', (Paul.) a popular French novelist, born at Rennes in November, 1817. He began his literary career as a writer for several journals of Paris. In 1844 he produced, under the assumed name of Sir Francis Trolopp, "The Mysteries of London," (11 vols.) Among his works are "Captain Spartacus," (1845,) and "The Iron Man," ("L'Homme de Fer," 1856.)

See C. ROBIN. "Biographie de P. Féval." 1848.

See C. Robin, "Biographie de P. Féval," 1848. Feversham, EARL OF. See DURFORT, (LOUIS.)

Fèvre. See LE FEBVRE and LE FÈVRE.

Fèvre, Le, (Anne.) See Dacier, Madame. Fèvre, Le, leh favr or leh fevr, (Claude,) a French portrait-painter and engraver, born at Fontainebleau in 1633, was patronized by Louis XIV. He painted some subjects of sacred history. Died in London in 1675.

Fèvre, Le, (JACQUES,) a French polemical writer on

theology, born at Lisieux. He wrote against the Prot-

estant doctrines. Died in 1716.

Fèvre, Le, (Jean Baptiste,) or Lefebvre de Villebrune, a French philologist, born at Senlis in 1732. He was master of many ancient and modern languages Among his chief works is a translation of Athenæus. He became professor of Hebrew and Syriac in the College of France in 1792. Died in 1809.

Fèvre, Le, (NICOLAS,) [Lat. NICOLA'US FA'BER,] a French scholar, born in Paris in 1544, published a valuable edition of Seneca, with notes. As a critic he is highly commended by Lipsius and Scaliger. Died

in 1611.

Fevre, Le, (ROLAND,) a French portrait-painter, born

about 1605, worked in England, where he died in 1677.

Fevret, feh-vrå', (CHARLES,) a learned and distinguished French jurist, born in 1583 at Semur-en-Auxois. He wrote several works on canon law, one of which is entitled "Traité de l'Abus," (1653.) Died in 1661.

His son PIERRE, born in 1625, founded the public library of Dijon. Died in 1706.

Fevret de Fontette, feh-vrå' deh fon'tåt', (CHARLES MARIE,) a learned French lawyer, a great-grandson of Charles Fevret, noticed above, was born at Dijon in 1710. He commenced a new edition of Lelong's "Bibliothèque historique de la France," and published one volume of that important work. Died in 1772.

See BARBEAU DE LA BRUYÈRE, "Vie de Fevret de Fontette,"

2 vols., 1775.

Few, (WILLIAM,) COLONEL, an American patriot, born in Maryland in 1748, removed to Georgia about 1776. He was elected a member of Congress in 1780, and was a member of the Convention which framed the Federal Constitution in 1787. He served with distinction in several battles with the British and Indians. He was United

States Senator from 1789 to 1793. Died in 1828. **Feydeau**, fá'dō', (MATHIEU,) a zealous French Jansenist, born in Paris in 1616, was one of the ecclesiastics expelled by the faculty of the Sorbonne for refusing to condemn Arnauld. He was the author of "Reflections

on the History and Harmony of the Gospels," (2 vols., 1673.) Died at Annonay in 1694.

Feyerabend, fi'er-â'bênt, (SIGISMOND,) a German painter, engraver, and bookseller, born at Frankfort about 1766, died fife. 176

about 1526; died after 1585

Feyjoo (or Feijoo) y Montenegro, fa-e-Hō' e monta-na'gro, (Francisco Benito Jeronimo,) a learned Spanish moralist and critic, sometimes called "the Spanish Addison," was born at Cardamiro in 1676, or, as others say, in 1701. He became a Benedictine monk, and abbot of the monastery of Oviedo. He attacked prevailing errors and prejudices in a series of essays, entitled "Teatro critico sobre los Errores comunes," [16] vols. 8vo, 1738-46.) He also published "Cartas eruditas y curiosas," (8 vols. 8vo, 1746-48.) His works contributed nuch to the diffusion of science and good morals. Died at Oviedo in 1764.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" Campomanes, "Vida de Feyjoo," prefixed to an edition of the works of Feyjoo, 33 vols., 1780.

Feynes, de, deh fan, (HENRI,) a French traveller, born in Provence in the sixteenth century. He spent nearly eighteen years in Asia, and on his return published an account of his travels.

Fezensac, de, deh feh-zôn'zāk', (Raymond Émery Philippe Joseph de Montesquiou — deh mon'tês'refilter Duc, a French general of division, born in 1784, wrote "Souvenirs militaires de 1804 à 1814," (Paris, 1863,) which has a high reputation. Died in 1867.

See VAPEREAU, "Dictionnaire universel des Contemporains," 1858; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1868.

Fiacchi, fe-âk'kee, (Luigi,) an able Italian critic and poet, born at Scarperi, in Tuscany, in 1754, was sometimes called Clasio. Died in 1825.

See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Fiacco, fe-åk'ko, or Flacco, flåk'ko, (ORLANDO,) a painter of the Venetian school, born at Verona, lived about 1550.

Fialetti, fe-â-let'tee, (ODOARDO,) an Italian painter and engraver, born at Bologna in 1573, was a pupil of the celebrated Tintoretto. Died in 1638.

Fialho, fe-âl'yo, (MANOEL,) a Portuguese historian, born at Evora in 1659. He wrote a history of Evora, entitled "Evora gloriosa," (1728.) Died in 1718.

See BARBOSA MACHADO, "Bibliotheca Lusitana."

Fialho-Ferreira, fe-âl'yo fêr-rā'e-rā, (Antonio,) a Portuguese traveller and captain, was born at Macao. He commanded a fleet in 1633, after which he travelled by land from India to Lisbon, and returned by sea. He

Piublished a narrative of his travels in 1643.

Fiamma, fe-âm'mâ, (GALVANEO,) an Italian historian, born at Milan in 1283, wrote a "History of Milan from the Origin of the City until the Year 1336." Died

in 1344.

Fiammingo, fe-am-min'go, (ARRIGO,) a Flemish

painter, whose name is not known. He worked in Rome for Pope Gregory XIII. Died about 1600.

Fiammingo, II, el fe-âm-min'go, (or Fiamingo,) ("the Fleming,") the name given by the Italians to several artists of the Netherlands. See CALVAERT, (DENIS,) and

Duquesnov, (François.)

Fiasella, fe-å-sel'lå, (Domenico,) a painter of the Genoese school, born at Sarzana in 1589; died in 1669.

Fibonacci. See Leonardo da Pisa.

Fiohard, fe'shār' or fik'art, (Johann,) a German jurist, born at Frankfort in 1512; died in 1591.

Ficherelli, fe-kā-rel'lee, or Ficarelli, fe-kā-rel'lee, (FELICE,) a skilful Florentine painter, born at San Gerichet, (GUILLAUME,) a French theologian and rhet-

orician, born at Aunay, near Paris. He became rector of the University of Paris in 1467, and was employed in diplomacy by Louis XI. About 1470 he established in the Sorbonne a printing-press,—probably the first used in Paris.

Fichte, fik'teh, (Immanuel Hermann,) son of the eminent philosopher Johann Gottlieb, was born at Jena in 1797. He studied at Berlin, and became in 1842 professor of philosophy in the University of Tübingen. He is the chief of a school which affects, it has been said, a juste milieu between mysticism and materialism. He has written numerous works relating to metaphysics, theology, etc., in some of which he has sought to defend and explain the views of his father. His "Speculative Theology," in 3 vols., appeared in 1847.

Fichte, (JOHANN GOTTLIEB,) the second in order of

Fichte, (Johann Gottlier,) the second in order of the four great teachers* of intellectual and moral philosophy in Germany, was born near Bischofswerda, in Upper Lusatia, in 1762. He studied at the Universities of Jena, Leipsic, and Wittenberg. He afterwards spent several years as private teacher in Zurich, where he formed a friendship with the celebrated Pestalozzi. Leaving Switzerland, he visited Leipsic, Warsaw, and lastly Königsberg, where he became acquainted with Kant, and published anonymously his first important work, entitled an "Attempt at a Criticism of all Revelation," ("Versuch einer Kritik aller Offenbarung,") which attracted much attention and was at first generally attributed to Kant himself. The fame of this work procured Fichte a call to the chair of philosophy at Iena, where tied to Kant himself. The fame of this work procured Fichte a call to the chair of philosophy at Jena, where he developed his system of metaphysics, to which he gave the name of "Wissenschaftslehre," ("Doctrine or Principles of Science.") Having been accused of holding atheistical opinions, he resigned his professorship about 1799, and soon after made to the public an "Appeal against the Charge of Atheism," ("Appellation gegen die Anklage des Atheismus.") This, however, was considered by many not to be a successful refutztion of the sidered by many not to be a successful refutation of the objections which had been made to his doctrines. He appears to have held that God was not a Being, properly so called, but a supreme Law, or rather a system of laws, intellectual, moral, and spiritual, without what we call "personality," or personal consciousness; although there are passages in his works which seem to indicate that sometimes, at least, his views approximated those of the Theists. He was afterwards for a few months professor of philosophy at Erlangen; but when Germany became the theatre of war he withdrew for a time to Königsberg. In 1810 he was made professor of philosophy in the new University at Berlin.

Fichte took a deep interest in the cause of German independence, and employed all his influence and elo-quence to stir up the patriotism of his countrymen against the domination of the French, during the contest which terminated in the fall of Napoleon in 1813. He died in January, 1814. Besides the different publications expounding his peculiar system of philosophy, his most important works are "On the Destination of Man," ("Ueber die Bestimmung des Menschen,") "Foundation of Natural Right," ("Grundlage des Naturrechts,") and his "System of Ethics," ("System der Sittenlehre.")

^{*} Kant, Fichte, Schelling, and Hegel.

His "Addresses to the German Nation" ("Reden an die Deutsche Nation") are replete with eloquence and fervid patriotism. His collected works were published

in 8 vols., (Berlin, 1845-46.)
"Among the illustrious four whose names are most intimately associated with the recent movement in German philosophy," says Professor Hedge, "his [Fichte's] function is that of moralist; a preacher of righteousness. ... Few philosophers have so honoured their theories with personal illustrations. He carried his philosophy into life and his life into philosophy, acting as he spoke, from an eminence above the level of the world." ("Prose

Writers of Germany.")

Writers of Germany.")

See, also, IMMANUEL HERMANN FICHTE, "J. G. Fichte's Leben," etc., 2 vols., 1830; CARL BEVER, "Zu Fichte's Gedächtniss," 1835; "J. G. Fichte und seine Beziehung zur Gegenwart des Deutschen Volkes," 2 vols., 1848-49; "Leben des Philosophen und Professors J. G. Fichte," Bautzen, 1851; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" RITTER, "History of Philosophey," G. H. Lewes, "Biographical History of Philosophy," DE RÉMUSAT, "De la Philosophe Allemande;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for October, 1845.

Fichtel, fix'tel, (JOHANN EHRENREICH,) a distinguished mineralogist, born at Presburg, in Hungary, in 1732. He wrote, besides other works, "Memoirs upon the Mineralogy of Transylvania." Died in 1795.

Ficino, fe-chee'no, (MARSILIO, mar-see'le-o,) [Lat. MARSIL'IUS FICI'NUS; Fr. MARSILE FICIN, mār'sèl' fe'-sân', a celebrated Italian philosopher and scholar, born at Florence on the 19th of October, 1433. He was educated by Cosimo de' Medici, studied Greek, and became an admirer of the Platonic Academy founded at Florence by Cosimo de' Medici about 1450, and produced a Latin varshelle of the works, "Plate about 1445." by Cosimo de' Medici about 1450, and produced a Latin translation of the works of Plato about 1484. "This translation of the works of Plato about 1484. "Inis version," says Hallam, "has the rare merit of being at once literal, perspicuous, and in good Latin." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") He wrote, besides other works, a "Life of Plato," "Theologia Platonica de Immortalitate," (1488,) and "On the Christian Religion," ("De Religione Christiana," 1510.) Died

Itali Kengion, (1974)
In 1499.

See Giovanni Corst, "Vita Ficini," written in 1506, published in 1772; Schelhern, "Commentarius de Vita et Scriptis M. Ficini," Nickron, "Mémoires;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Brucker, "History of Philosophy;" A. M. Bandini, "Commentarius de Vita M. Ficini," 1771.

Ficoroni, fe-ko-ro'nee, (Francesco,) an Italian scholar and antiquary, born near Rome in 1664. He was the author of numerous works, chiefly on Roman antiquities. Died in 1747.

antiquities. Died in 1747. Ficquelmont, fe'kel'mon', (Karl Ludwig,) a distinguished general and diplomatist, born in Lorraine in He served in the Austrian army in the principal 1777. He served in the Austrian army in the principal campaigns against the French, and became lieutenant-field-marshal in 1830. Died in 1859.

Ficquet, fe'k\(\frac{1}{2} \) (\(\text{ETIENNE} \)) a distinguished French engraver, born in Paris in 1731; died in 1794.

Fidani, fe-d\(\text{A'} \) (ORAZIO,) a Florentine painter, born about 1610; died after 1642.

Fidange fo d\(\text{A'} \) (Fig. NOSESCO) a skilful pointer of

Fidanza, fe-dẩn zã, (Francesco,) a skilful painter of landscapes and marine views, born in 1747, belonged to the Roman school. Died in Milan in 1819.

His brother GREGORIO was also a landscape-painter.

Died about 1821.

Fiddes, fidz or fid'des, (RICHARD,) an English writer, and a priest of the Anglican Church, born near Scarborough in 1671. He became rector of Halsham about borough in 1071. He became rector of Halsham about 1694. He published a "System of Divinity," (2 vols., 1718–20,) and a "Life of Cardinal Wolsey," (1724,) in which he showed himself so unjust to the Reformers that he was suspected of being a Roman Catholic. Died

Fidelis, fe-dā'lèss, (FORTUNIO,) an Italian physician, born in Sicily about 1550, wrote a work on legal medicine, (1602.) Died in 1630.

Fidenza or Fidanza, (John.) See Bonaventure,

SAINT.

Field, (BARRON,) an English lawyer and botanist, born probably in London about 1786. He published hardways of Blackstone's Commentaries," (1811).

The description of the commentaries of Blackstone's Commentaries of Commentaries of Commentaries of Commentaries of Commen "An Analysis of Blackstone's Commentaries," (1811,) and "Memoirs of New South Wales," (1826.) Died in 1846.

Field, (CYRUS W.,) an American merchant, distinguished by his successful efforts to open telegraphic communication between Europe and America, was born at Stockbridge, Massachusetts, in 1819. He acquired a fortune by trade in the city of New York, whither he had removed before he was of age. About 1854 he procured a charter for a telegraph from the American continent to Newfoundland, designing to connect it with a submarine Atlantic cable. To this arduous enterprise he devoted his time and fortune during many years. He organized the "Atlantic Telegraph Company" in 1856, and accompanied the expeditions sent out from England to lay the cable in 1857 and 1858. After two failures, Mr. Field and his coadjutors succeeded, and began to operate with the Atlantic telegraph, in August, 1866.

Field, (DAVID DUDLEY,) an American jurist, a brother of the preceding, born at Haddam, Connecticut, in 1805, was educated at Williams College. He was admitted to the bar in 1828, and commenced the practice of law in New York City. He gained distinction by his writings on law reform, and was appointed a commissioner on practice and pleadings by the legislature in 1847. He

practice and pleadings by the legislature in 1847. He was appointed in 1857 president of a commission to digest a political code, a penal code, and a civil code.

Field, (George,) an English chemist and writer on various subjects, born about 1777. He published "Chromatics, or Harmony of Colours," (new edition, 1845,) "Outlines of Analytical Philosophy," (2 vols., 1839,) and other works. Died in 1854.

other works. Died in 1854.

Field, (JOHN,) an English astronomer, said to have been the first in England that adopted the Copernican

system.

stem. Died about 1587.
Field, (John,) a skilful musician and composer for the

FIGIO, (JOHN,) a skilful musician and composer for the piano, born at Dublin in 1782. He visited successively France, Germany, and Russia, where his performances were greatly admired. Died at Moscow in 1837.

Field, (NATHANIEL,) an English actor, born about 1570. While still very young, he appeared on the stage, and at length became a member of Shakspeare's company of players. He was the author of two spirited comedies, entitled "A Woman is a Weathercock," and "Amends for the Ladies."

Field, (RICHARD,) a learned and liberal English divine, born at Hempstead, in Hertfordshire, in 1561. He had a high reputation as a preacher. He became rector of Burghclere, canon of Windsor in 1604, and chaplain to James I. He wrote "Of the Church," (1606,) which is

highly praised by Coleridge. Died in 1616.

Field, (STEPHEN J.,) an American jurist, a brother of David Dudley, noticed above, was chief justice of the supreme court of California from 1859 to 1863. He was appointed an acceptance of the supreme court of the sup appointed an associate justice of the supreme court of the United States in 1863 or 1864.

Field, (WILLIAM VENTRIS,) an English lawyer, born in 1813, became a judge of the queen's bench division in

1876.
Field'ing, (Copley Vandyke,) a celebrated English
Priedd'ing, (Copley Vandyke,) He was one of the landscape-painter, born about 1787. He was one of the first to distinguish himself in water-colour paintings, of which he produced a great number. He held for a long time the office of president of the Society of Painters in Water-Colours. He represented British mountain and lake-scenery and the downs of Southern England with a success which has perhaps not been equalled by any other artist. Died in 1855.

Fielding, (Henry,) a celebrated English novelist,

born at Sharpham Park, Somersetshire, on the 22d of April, 1707. He was the son of Edmund Fielding, who served as lieutenant-general under the Duke of Marlborough, and great-grandson of William, third Earl of Denbigh. At the age of eighteen he commenced the study of law at Leyden; but, owing to financial difficul-ties, he returned to London at the expiration of two years, where he abandoned himself to the wildest dissipation. At this period he published the comedy entitled "Love in Several Masques," which met with some success and was followed by numerous other plays. In 1734 he married a lady of great beauty and accomplishments, by whom he obtained £1500. Continuing his excesses, in a short time he was reduced to poverty. He now recommenced the study of law with great assiduity,

and would doubtless have succeeded well in that profession had not violent attacks of the gout prevented him from attending the circuits. He therefore applied himfrom attending the circuits. He therefore applied nim-self to literature as a means of support, and soon after became the editor of a paper called "The Champion." In 1742 he published the novel "Joseph Andrews," which was intended as a satire on Richardson's "Pamela." In 1749 appeared "Tom Jones," the greatest of his works, and in 1751 "Amelia" was issued, of which Dr. Johnson has observed that it "was perhaps the only beach of which heigh printed off hetimes one manning book of which, being printed off betimes one morning, a new edition was called for before night." In 1750 he new edition was called for before night." In 1750 he was appointed justice of the peace for the county of Middlesex, in which position he distinguished himself by his ability and activity. He was successful in extirpating numerous gangs of robbers which had previously been a terror to the inhabitants of the metropolis. The best-known of his works are "Joseph Andrews," "Tom Jones," and "Amelia," which have justly placed him in the highest rank of British novelists. His greatest strength appears to have been in portraying characters of those in the lower orders of society. His works display much wit and vigour, and his delineations are remarkable for their fidelity to nature. Though it is claimed that his writings have a moral tendency, the coarseness and vulgarity of many of his characters render their utility extremely problematical. Fielding was the their utility extremely problematical. Fielding was the author of numerous works in addition to those mentioned above. Among these were a "History of Jonathan Wild the Great," "The Journey from this World to the Next," and some important legal treatises. It is stated that all his works have been translated into the French language. Fielding died at Lisbon in 1754, whither he had gone in the hope of benefiting his health. A monument was erected to his memory in that city through the influence of the French consul, Chevalier Meyronnet. Lady Mary Montagu, who was a kinswoman of Fielding, in speaking of him, observes, "There was a great similitude between his character and that of Sir Richard Steele. Fielding had the adventage both in learning and in my opinion. had the advantage both in learning and, in my opinion, in genius; they both agreed in wanting money in spite of all their friends, and would have wanted it if their hereditary lands had been as extensive as their imagi-nation." Sir James Mackintosh remarks, "Fielding will forever remain the delight of his country, and will always retain his place in the libraries of Europe, notwithstanding the unfortunate grossness, the mark of an uncultivated taste."

See Murphy, "Life and Genius of Fielding;" LAWRENCE, "Life of Fielding," 1855; SIR W. Scott, Miscellaneous Prose Works; Disrabli, "Quarrels of Authors;" William Watson, "Life of H. Fielding," London, 1808; "London Quarterly Review" for January, 1856; E. P. Whipple, critique in the "North American Review" for January, 1849; "North British Review" for November, 1855.

Fielding, (Sir JOHN,) a half-brother of the great novelist, whom he succeeded as justice of the county of Middlesex. Although blind for many years, he fulfilled the duties of his office with much ability; and he received the order of knighthood in 1761. He was the author of three works, viz., "Extracts from the Penal Laws," (1761,) "Universal Mentor," (1762,) and "Description of the Cities of London and Westminster," (1777.) Died in 1780.

Died in 1780.

Fielding, (SARAH,) an English authoress of great learning, sister of the novelist, was born in 1714. Her principal works were a novel, entitled "The Adventures of David Simple," and an excellent translation of Xenophon's "Memoirs of Socrates, with the Defence of Socrates before his Judges." Died at Bath in 1768.

Fields, (JAMES T.,) an American poet, born in Portsmouth, New Hampshire, in 1820. He became a partner of the publishing-house of Ticknor & Fields, Boston. Among his poems are "Commerce," (1838.) "The Post of Honour," (1848.) and "The Fair Wind." "The poems Mr. Fields has given us," says R. W. Griswold, "are evidently the careless products of a singularly sensitive evidently the careless products of a singularly sensitive and fertile mind,—indications rather than exponents of

Fiennes, fenz, ? (NATHANIEL,) a son of William, Lord Saye, born at Broughton, Oxfordshire, in 1608. Having joined the army of Parliament in the civil war, he was

Prince Rupert in 1643. For this act he was sentenced to death, but was pardoned. He afterwards became a prominent member of Parliament, and a partisan of Cromwell, who in 1654 or 1655 appointed him lord keeper of the great seal. He was one of the lords of the Upper House convened in 1658. Died in 1669.

See "Biographia Britannica:" NOBLE, "Memoirs of Cromwell."

Fiennes, (WILLIAM,) Lord Saye and Sele, an English statesman, born in Oxfordshire in 1582, was created a viscount in 1624. He co-operated with Hampden and Pym in opposition to the arbitrary government of Charles I. At the commencement of the rebellion (1642) he took sides with the Parliament. About 1650 he left the Presbyterians and joined the Independents. Lord Saye exerted a great influence in public affairs, and was an intimate friend of Cromwell. At the restoration he was appointed lord privy seal and chamberlain of the royal household by Charles II. Died in 1662. "He was," says Whitelocke, "a person of great parts, wisdom, and integrity." See LLOVD, "State Worthies;" Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Fiennes, de, deh fe'ên', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) an Oriental scholar, born at Saint-Germain, near Paris, in 1669, became professor of Arabic in the College of France in

1714. He was also interpreter to the king. Died in 1744.
Fiennes, de, (Jean Baptiste Hélin,) an Orientalist and diplomatist, son of the preceding, was born at Saint-Germain-en-Laye in 1710. He became interpreter to the king for Oriental languages in 1746, and professor of Arabic at the College of France in 1748. Died in 1767.

Fiennes, de, (MAXIMILIEN FRANÇOIS,) a French general, born in 1669, took part in many battles in Flanders, and commanded an army about 1712-14. Died in 1716.

Fiennes, de, (ROBERT,) a French commander, rendered important services to King John and Charles V., and was rewarded with the office of Constable of France in 1356. Died about 1382.

Fieschi. See Innocent IV.
Fieschi, fe-ês'kee, singular Fiesco, fe-ês'ko, [Fr.
Fiesque, fe'êsk',] Counts of Lavagna, the name of one
of the four principal families of Genoa or Liguria. The Fieschi in the twelfth century aspired to supreme power, and resisted the republic of Genoa without success. Among the eminent members of this family were Popes Innocent IV. and Adrian V. The Fieschi were attached

to the Guelph party.

Fieschi, (Joseph Marco,) born in Corsica in 1790, was the inventor of the so-called infernal machine, and the principal agent in the attempt on the life of the French king, Louis Philippe. His machine, consisting of twenty-four musket-barrels, was discharged in July, 1835, while the king, at the head of a military procession, was going to a review. Louis Philippe was very slightly injured; but ten others, including Marshal Mortier, were instantly killed. Fieschi, with his accomplices, was executed in February, 1836.

See Louis Blanc, "Histoire de dix Ans."

Fiesco, fe-es'ko, (GIOVANNI LUIGI,) sometimes written Fieschi, Count of Lavagna, born in 1525. He was the chief of one of the most powerful families of Genoa, and aspired to supreme power. In this he was prevented by the more influential house of Doria, against which he formed a powerful conspiracy. He received assistance in this enterprise from Pope Paul III., the court of France, and Pietro Luigi Farnese, Duke of Parma and Piacenza. Fieschi endeavoured to procure the assassination of Andrew Doria, the chief of that family, and his nephew Giovannino, while they were at a banquet. In this, however, he was unsuccessful. Having resolved on another attempt, the arrangements were made with so great caution that no suspicions were aroused against the conspirators. On the night of the 2d of January, 1547, after the city had become quiet, Fieschi sent part of his followers to seize the palace of the Doria. He proceeded to the harbour to capture his enemy's galleys. As he was passing from one ship to another, the plank broke under him, and, encumbered by his armour, he was unable to save himself. His companions did not perceive the accident until too late to rescue him. joined the army of Parliament in the civil war, he was In the attack on the palace, Giovannino Doria was killed, appointed governor of Bristol, which he surrendered to but his uncle escaped. As a consequence of this conspiracy, most of the family of Fieschi were put to death. Schiller wrote a tragedy on the conspiracy of Fiesco.

See E. VINCENS, "Histoire de la République de Gènes;" Sis-Mondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes;" A. Mascardi, "Congiura del Conte G. L. de Fieschi," 1627, (translated into Eng-lish by Hugh Harr, 1693.)

Fiesole, da, dá fe-ā'so-là or fe-ēs'o-là, (FRA GIO-VANNI,) an Italian painter, whose original name was SANTI TOSINI, or, according to Vasari, GIOVANNI GUIDO, was born at Mugello, in Tuscany, in 1387. He was surnamed FRA ANGELICO OF BEATO ANGELICO, and was one of the most eminent among the restorers of painting in Italy. He is highly praised by Ruskin, who says, "In Angelico you have the entirely spiritual mind, incapable of conceiving any wickedness or vileness whatever." ("Modern Painters," vol. v. p. 300.) He was employed by Pope Nicholas V. to paint his private chapel in the Vatican, and the chapel of Saint Lorenzo. His easel-picture representing the "Coronation of Mary," which is considered a master-piece now adorns the entrance-hall of sidered a master-piece, now adorns the entrance-hall of the Louvre at Paris. He devoted himself exclusively to sacred subjects; and the purity and deep religious feeling which characterize all his works are a faithful reflection of his own life and character. Among his chief works are an "Annunciation," and the "Last Judgment." Died about 1455.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" Mrs. JAMESON, "Memoirs of Early Italian Painters;" Ticozzi, "Dizionario."

Fiévée, fe'à'và', (JOSEPH.) a French littérateur and politician, born in Paris in 1767. He wrote for the "Journal des Débats" and other journals, published was appointed censor in 1805. About 1808 he became master of requests. Died in Paris in 1839.

See Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi," tome v.

Figino, fe-jee'no, or Figine, fe-jee'na, (AMBROGIO,) an Italian painter, born at Milan about 1550, excelled in portraits.

ortraits. Died after 1595. Figliucci, fel-yoot'chee, (FELICE,) an Italian philosopher and voluminous writer, born at Sienna, made translations from Plato and Aristotle, and wrote several

commentaries on the works of the latter. Died about 1590. Figrelius, fe-grā'le-us, called also Griepenhielm or Greifenhelm, (EDMUND,) a Swedish antiquary, and professor of history in the University of Upsal. He was preceptor of Charles XI., by whom he was created baron, senator, and chancellor of the court. Died in 1676.

Figueiras. See FIGUIEIRA.

Figueiredo, de, (Antonio Pereira.) See Pereira. Figueiredo, de, da fe-ga-e-ra'do, (Manoel.) a Portuguese savant and scientific writer, born near Lisbon in 1568; died about 1630.

Figueroa, de, dà fe-gà-ro'â, (BARTOLOMÉ CAYRASCO,) a Spanish poet, born at Logrofio about 1540. He was the first to introduce into Spanish poetry the measure termed esdruxolos, or the sdruccioli of the Italians.

Figueroa, de, (CRISTOVAL SUAREZ,) a distinguished Spanish poet and miscellaneous writer, born at Valladolid Spanish poet and miscertaneous writer, both at variational about 1586. He translated into Spanish the "Pastor Fido" of Guarini, and was the author of a pastoral entitled "La constante Amarilis." Died in 1650.

Figueroa, de, (Francisco,) a celebrated Spanish

poet, surnamed THE DIVINE, born at Alcalá de Henares about 1540. He entered the army young, and served in Italy and Flanders. He wrote pastorals in imitation of He caused most of his poems to be burnt the Italians. a short time before his death; but the few that remain attest the superiority of his poetical genius. Died about 1620.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Figueroa, de, (GARCIAS Y SILVA, gaR-thee'âs e sel'vâ,) a Spanish diplomatist, born at Badajos in 1574. In 1618 he was ambassador at the court of Shah Abbâs, in Persia. On his return he published an interesting account of his travels in India and Persia. Died about 1625.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Figueroa, de, (Don LOPEZ,) a Spanish officer under Philip II., born at Valladolid about 1520. He was conspicuous for his bravery in the war against the Moors, physician, born at Venice in 1750, published a "Treatise"

and at the naval battle of Lepanto, where he served

under Don John of Austria. Died in 1595. Figuieira, fe-ge-ā/rā, or Figueiras, fe-gā/rās, (GUIL-

Tiguieria, ic-ge-a'ia, or Figuerias, ic-ga ias, Gonz-Lem,) a celebrated Provençal troubadour, was born at Toulouse about 1190.

Figuier, fe'ge-a', Louis Guillaume) a French chemist, was born at Montpellier in 1819. He became professor in the School of Pharmacy in Paris in 1853. Among his numerous and valuable works may be named his "Exposition and History of the Principal Modern

Scientific Discoveries," (3 vols., 1855,) and "Vies des Savants illustres," (1866.)

Fig'u-lus, (P. NIGID'IUS,) a Roman Pythagorean philosopher, born about 100 B.C., was celebrated for his learning. He was a friend of Cicero, and was one of the senators appointed in 63 to receive testimony in the case of Catiline. He became prætor in 59 B.C., and was a partisan of Pompey in the civil war. Died in 44 B.C. Filamondo, fe-lå-mon'do, (RAFAEL MARIA,) Bishop

of Suessa, born at Naples about 1650; died in 1716.

Filangieri, fe-lân-je-ā'ree, (CARLO,) an Italian general, son of Gaetano, noticed below, was born at Naples in 1785. He commanded the army which took Messina in 1848 and Palermo in 1849, after which he was Gov-

Filangieri, (GAETANO,) an Italian writer on political economy, and one of the most celebrated publicists of his time, was born at Naples in 1752. In 1771 he commenced two works, one upon private and public edu-cation, and the other entitled "Morality for Princes," neither of which was finished. He rendered important services to humanity and legislative reform by his great work entitled "Scienza della Legislazione," the first volume of which appeared in 1780 and gave him an enviable reputation throughout Europe. In 1787 he was appointed by Ferdinand IV. a member of the board of finance. He died in 1788. His "Science of Legislation," which was not quite finished at his death, passed through numerous editions, and was translated into German, French, English, and Spanish. At the request of Dr. Franklin, the author sent a number of copies to

See Salfi, "Life of Filangieri," in a French translation of his works published in Paris in 1822; Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Donato Tommasi, "Elogio storico del Cavaliere G. Filangieri," 1788; Carnevali, "Vita del Cavaliere G. Filangieri;" G. Bianchetti, "Elogio di G. Filangieri," 1819.

Filarete, fe-lå-rā'tà, (ANTONIO,) a Florentine architect and sculptor, flourished about 1450. Among his works was the grand hospital of Milan, built in 1456.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters and Sculptors."

Filastre or Fillastre, fe'lästr', (GUILLAUME,) a French prelate and Greek scholar, born in Maine about 1347. He translated some works of Plato, and wrote commentaries on Ptolemy. Died at Rome in 1428.

Filelfo, fe-lel'fo, [Lat. PHILEL'PHUS; Fr. PHILELPHE, (23/1/14)]

fe'lelf',] (Francesco,) a celebrated Italian philologist and fe'îêlf',] (Francesco.) a celebrated Italian philologist and poet, born at Tolentino in 1398. He became an eminent Greek scholar, and obtained the chair of belles-lettres at Florence in 1429. Having written satires against the Medici and made many enemies among the literati, he was obliged to quit Florence in 1434. He became professor at Milan in 1440. About 1466 he removed to Rome, where he taught philosophy. His habits are said to have been very licentious. He wrote a poem, "La Sforziade;" "Epistles," ("Epistolarum Libri XVI.," 1485;) Latin Odes, (1497,) and other works. Died at Florence in 1481. Florence in 1481.

See C. ROSMINI, "Vita di Filelfo," 3 vols., 1808; MEUCCI, "Philelphi Vita," 1741; LANCELOT, "Vie de Philelphe;" PAOLO GIOVIO, "Elogia;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Filesac, fèl'sāk', (Jean,) a learned French theologian, born in Paris about 1550. He was chosen rector of the University of Paris in 1586. His chief work is a "Treatise on the Authority of Bishops," (1606.) Died in 1638.

Filhol, fèl'yol', (MICHEL ANTOINE,) a French engraver, born in 1759, published "Complete Gallery of the Napoleon Museum," ("Galerie complète du Musée

upon the Prevailing Winds in the Venetian Marshes," and other works. Died in 1829.

and other works. Died in 1829.

Filicaia or Filicaja, da, då fe-le-kå'yå, (VINCENZO or VINCENZIO,) a celebrated Italian lyric poet, and senator of Florence, was born in that city in 1642. He published numerous poems in Latin and Italian, which were remarkable for their spirit and elegance. His "Ode on the Victory over the Turks" gained for him the reputation of the first Italian poet of his time. He married Anna Cannoni in 1672, and was patronized by Queen Anna Capponi in 1673, and was patronized by Queen Christina of Sweden. Among his most admirable compositions are sonnets entitled "La Providenza" and "L'Italia," which are sublime in thought, imagery, and style. His moral character is represented as excellent. He died at Florence in September, 1707. "At Paris," He died at Florence in September, 1707. "At Paris," says Macaulay, "Addison eagerly sought an introduction to Boileau; but he seems not to have been at all aware that at Florence he was in the vicinity of a poet with whom Boileau could not sustain a comparison,-of the greatest lyric poet of modern times, of Vincenzio Filicaja. This is the more remarkable because Filicaja was the favourite poet of the all-accomplished Somers, under whose protection Addison travelled." ("Review of the

Life and Writings of Addison," in Macaulay's "Essays.")

See Nggri, "Istoria dei Fiorentini Scrittori;" Fabroni, "Vitæ
Italorum doctrina excellentium;" Tirraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Lives of the Italian Poets," by Rev. Henry Stebbing, London, 1831;
"Retrospective Review," vol. x., 1824.

Filium; fe labytee (Caultag) an Italian points.

Filippi, fe-lèp'pee, (CAMILLO,) an Italian painter, born

at Ferrara about 1510; died in 1574.

Filippi, de, då fe-lèp'pee, (FILIPPO,) a naturalist, son of Giuseppe, noticed below, was born at Milan in 1814.
He published "The Three Kingdoms of Nature," ("I tre Regni della Natura," 1852,) and other works.

Filippi, de, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian medical writer, orn in Piedmont in 1781. He was chief physician of

born in Piedmont in 1781. He was chief physician of the Italian army in 1814. Died in 1856.

Filippini, fe-lèp-pee'nee, (ANTONIO PIETRO,) an ecclesiastic, born in the island of Corsica in 1529, wrote a

"History of Corsica."

Fil'lans, (JAMES,) a Scottish sculptor, born in Lanarkshire in 1808, was apprenticed to a weaver, and afterwards to a stone-mason. About 1836 he settled in London wants to a sculptor. Among his best works are a bust of John Wilson, "The Blind Teaching the Blind," and a "Boy and Fawn." Died in Glasgow in 1852.

See PATERSON, "Life of James Fillans," 1854.

Filleau, fe'yō', (JEAN,) a French lawyer, noted as an adversary of the Jansenists, was born at Poitiers in 1600. He wrote an "Account of the Proceedings and Doctrines of the Jansenists." Died in 1682.
Filleul, fe'yul', or Filleuil, (NICOLAS,) a French poet

Filleul, fe'yUl', or Filleuil, (NICOLAS,) a French poet and dramatist, born at Rouen about 1530.

Fill'more, (MIL'LARD,) the thirteenth President of the United States, was born in Cayuga county, New York, on the 7th of January, 1800. He was not liberally educated; but, after learning the trade of a fuller, he studied law, and supported himself for several years by teaching school. In 1821 he removed to Erie county, New York, where he practised law with success. He married Abigail Powers in 1826, and was elected to Congress in 1832 by the Anti-Jackson party. He was re-elected as a Whig in 1836, 1838, and 1840, and distinguished himself by his talents for business and diligent attention to it. In the session of 1841-42 he was chairman of the committee of ways and means, and was the chief author of the tariff of 1842. He was nominated for the office of Governor of New York in 1844, but was not elected. In 1847 he was elected comptroller but was not elected. In 1847 he was elected comptroller of that State. Having been nominated as the Whig candidate for Vice-President, he was elected in November, 1848, when General Taylor was chosen President. He was raised to the office of President by the death of President Taylor on the 9th of July, 1850. He appointed Daniel Webster secretary of state, and approved Mr. Clay's Compromise Bill of 1850. Many of the Northern Whigs were offended by his signature of the act for the rendition of fugitive slaves. During his administration his opponents had a majority in both Houses of Congress. On the expiration of his term, in March, 1853, he returned to Buffalo, his former residence. He was

nominated as a candidate for the Presidency by the American party in 1856, but received no electoral votes except those of Maryland. He died in March, 1874.

Fil'mer, (Sir Robert,) an English political writer,

born in the county of Kent. He was a staunch advocate of absolute monarchy, and endeavoured to prove that this was the true and natural form of government. Locke wrote two treatises to refute this theory. Filmer wrote, among other works, "The Anarchy of a Limited and Mixed Monarchy," and "Patriarcha." Died in 1688.

Filon fe'lon', (CHARLES AUGUSTE DÉSIRÉ,) a French bistorian born in Paris in 2002.

historian, born in Paris in 1800. He was professor of history in several colleges, and published, besides other works, a "History of Europe in the Sixteenth Century," (2 vols., 1838,) and a "History of the Roman Senate," (1850.)

Fim'orĭ-a, (CAIUS FLAVIUS,) a Roman general, who was a violent partisan of Marius. Having been chosen lieutenant (legatus) to the consul Valerius Flaccus, who was sent to Asia to replace Sulla, Fimbria corrupted the soldiers, caused the consul to be assassinated, and took the command of the army, in which he was sanctioned by the Roman senate. After committing great outrages, he was surrounded by the army of Sulla. Fimbria, per-ceiving that it would be impossible to resist, as his soldiers were deserting him, put an end to his own life, in 85 B.C. Finæus. See FINE.

Finch, (ANNE,) Countess of Winchelsea, an English

poetess, born in the seventeenth century. Of her poems we may cite "The Spleen" and the tragedy of "Aristomenes." Died in 1720.

Finch, (DANIEL,) second Earl of Nottingham, born in 1647, was a son of Heneage Finch. He was one of the privy councillors who upon the death of Charles II. proclaimed the Duke of York king. Upon the accession of William and Mary (1680) he refused the office of lord of William and Mary (1689) he refused the office of lord high chancellor, but was appointed secretary of state. He rendered so much service to William that James II., in making a declaration in regard to his intended invasion, excluded Finch from the general pardon. He resigned office in 1694, and again became secretary in 1702. He wrote a work on the Trinity, (1721,) for which he was thanked by the University of Oxford. Died in 1730.

See WALPOLE, "Royal and Noble Authors;" MACAULAY, "History of England."

Finch, (HENEAGE.) See NOTTINGHAM. Finch, (HENRY,) an English jurist, born in Kent about

1550; died in 1625.
Finch, (ROBERT,) a distinguished English antiquary and traveller, born in London in 1783. He died at Rome in 1830, leaving his valuable library and collection of antiquities to the Ashmolean Museum of Oxford.

Finch, (WILLIAM,) an English traveller, who lived about 1610, visited India and Africa, where he obtained much valuable geographical information, which was pub-

lished after his return.

Finck, (THOMAS,) a Danish mathematician, physician, and first professor of rhetoric and medicine at Copenhagen, born in South Jutland in 1561. He was the author of various scientific and medical works. Died in 1656.

Fin'den, (WILLIAM,) a skilful English line-engraver, born in 1787. He engraved illustrations for numerous books, among which is "Don Quixote." He also published many illustrated works, entitled "The Byron Gallery," "The Gallery of the Graces," "The Gallery of British Art," etc. Died in 1852.

Find'lay, (ROBERT,) a Scottish divine, born in 1721, published a "Vindication of the Sacred Books and of Josephus against Voltaire," (1770,) and other works. Died in 1814.

Fine, fen, sometimes written Finé, (ORONCE, o'ronss',)
[Lat. ORON'TIUS FINÆ'US,] a celebrated French mathematician, born at Briançon in 1494. In 1530 he was appointed professor of mathematics in the Royal College. Among his mechanical inventions was a clock of peculiar He was the author of numerous scientific construction. works. Died in 1555.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Delambre, "Histoire de l'Astronomie au Moyen-Age,"

his master-pieces are statues of Raphael and of the archangel Michael. Died in 1854.

Finelli, (GIULIANO,) an Italian sculptor and architect,

born at Carrara in 1602; died about 1658.

Finet, fe-net' or fe'n\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (Sir John), an English author and wit, born near Dover in 1571. His principal work was "Fineti Philoxenus," which treated of the etiquette of the English court. Died in 1641.

Fingal, fing'gal or fing'gaul, King of Morven, a province of ancient Caledonia, and father of the poet Ossian, by wham he was celebrated for his peroic exploits was

by whom he was celebrated for his heroic exploits, was born in 282. A great part of his time was devoted to the wars against the Romans, who then held sway over a large portion of Britain.

Finiguerra, fe-ne-gwêr'râ, (Tommaso or Maso,) an Italian sculptor and goldsmith, who is believed to have been the inventor of the art of taking engravings from metallic plates on paper. Died in 1475.

See Strutt, "Dictionary of Engravers;" Vasari, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Fink, fink, (GOTTFRIED WILHELM,) a German writer, born at Sulza in 1783, published several works on the-ology and music, and in 1827 was editor of the "Uni-versal Musical Gazette." Died in 1846.

Fink, von, fon fink, (FRIEDRICH AUGUST,) a Prussian general, born in Mecklenburg in 1718. In 1759 he was sent by the king, Frederick II., to oppose Marshal Daun, by whose greatly superior force he was defeated at Maxen. For this he was imprisoned and dismissed from the army. Died at Copenhagen in 1766.

Finkenstein, von, fon fink'en-stin', (CARL WILHELM FINCK,) COUNT, a Prussian minister of state, born in 1714. He was minister of foreign affairs for many years

1714. He was minister of foreign affairs for many years between 1750 and his death. Died in 1800.

Fin'lay, (fin'le,) (GEORGE,) a British historian, born in Scotland about 1800, resided some years at Athens. Among his principal works are "Greece under the Romans," (1843,) "History of the Byzantine and Greek Empires from 1057 to 1453," (1854,) and "Greece under the Othman and Venetian Dominion from 1453 to 1821."

These productions are highly commended. These productions are highly commended.

See "Fraser's Magazine" for October, 1844: "North British Review" for February, 1855.

Finlay, (JOHN,) a Scottish poet and prose writer, born at Glasgow in 1782. Among his works are "Wallace, or the Vale of Ellerslie," (1802.) a "Life of Cervantes," and a "Collection of Scottish Ballads, Historicai and Romantic," (1808.) Died in 1810.

Fin'lay-son, (George,) a Scottish surgeon, born at

Thurso about 1790, accompanied an embassy to Siam and Hue in 1822. He published "The Mission from Bengal to Siam and Hue," (1822.) Died in 1823.

Finlayson, (JAMES,) a Scottish Presbyterian minister, born about 1750. He was appointed professor of logic in the University of Edinburgh about 1788, and afterwards became, as minister, the colleague of Dr. Blair. He had great influence in the affairs of the church. Died had great influence in the affairs of the church. Died

See a notice of his life prefixed to a volume of his sermons, 1809; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Fin'ley, (JAMES BRADLEY,) a Methodist minister and author, born in North Carolina in 1781. He became chaplain of the Ohio penitentiary in 1845. Died in 1857. His "Prison Life," "Autobiography," and several of his other works have had an extensive circulation.

Finley, (ROBERT,) born at Princeton, New Jersey, in 1772, was for many years a tutor in Princeton College. He is regarded as the founder of the American Colonization Society. He was pastor at Baskingridge, New Jersey, from 1795 to 1817. Died in 1817.

Finley, (SAMUEL,) a Presbyterian minister, born in American Finley, when the American Health and Present to American in 1817.

Armagh, Ireland, in 1715, came to America in 1734. He was chosen president of the College of New Jersey in

Troft. Died in 1766.

Finn, (HENRY J.,) a popular American comic actor, born at Sydney, Cape Breton, about 1784. He performed in London and New York, and wrote several humorous works. He was lost in the steamer Lexington, which was burned in 1840.

Fin'ney, (CHARLES G.,) an American theologian and popular preacher, born in Litchfield county, Connecticut, or near Toos, (Tûs,) in Khorassân, about 940 A.D.

in 1792. He published, besides other works, "Lectures on Revivals," (1835: 13th edition, 1840.) and "Lectures on Revivals," (1835; 13th edition, 1840,) and "Lectures on Systematic Theology," (1847.) He became president of Oberlin College, Ohio, in 1852, and held that office until 1866. Died in 1875.

Fino, fee'no, (ALEMANIO,) an Italian historian and elegant writer, born at Bergamo. Among his works are "The History of Crema," (1566,) and "The War of Attila, the Scourge of God," (1569.) Died about 1586.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Fino Fini, fee'no fee'nee, surnamed Adriano, an eminent Italian scholar and Orientalist, born in the dio-

cese of Adria in 1431; died in 1517.

Finoglia, fe-nòl'yā, (PAOLO DOMENICO,) an able Italian painter, born at Orta, (Naples;) died in 1656.

Fioravanti, fe-o-rā-vān'tee, (LEONARDO,) an Italian physician and surgeon was a native of Bologna. He physician and surgeon, was a native of Bologna. He wrote, among other works, "The Mirror of Universal Science." Died in 1588.

Fioravanti, (VALENTINO,) an Italian composer, born at Rome about 1765, produced successful operas, among which were-"I Virtuosi ambulanti" and "Il Furbo contra Furbo." Died in 1837.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Fiore, del, del fe-o'ra, (JACOBELLO,) a painter of the Venetian school, flourished from 1400 to 1436. He was a son of a painter named Francesco DEL FIORE. The beauty and grace of his figures are praised. His master-piece is a "Coronation of the Virgin."

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Fiore, del, (NICCOLÒ ANTONIO,) often called COLAN-TONIO DEL FIORE, a Neapolitan painter, born at Naples in 1352. He painted in distemper. Died in 1444.

Fiorentini, fe-o-rên-tee'nee, (FRANCESCO MARIA,) an Italian historian, born at Lucca about 1610; died in 1673. Fiorentino, fe-o-ren-tee'no, (Agostino,) a Florentine sculptor, flourished from 1442 to 1461.

Fiorentino, (PIETRO ANGELO,) an Italian littérateur, born in Naples in 1810. He became a resident of Paris about 1835, and contributed to the "Moniteur" and other journals. Among his works are several dramas.

Fiorentino, (STEFANO,) called STEFANO DA PONTE-VECCHIO, and, also, Lo SCIMMIA, ("The Ape,") a Flor-entine painter, born in 1301, was a pupil of Giotto. He is highly praised by Vasari. Only one of his works is extant,—a fresco of Christ at Florence. Died in 1350.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Fiörgyn, Fiörgvin, or Fiörgynn. See HLODYN. Fiori, (FEDERIGO.) See BAROCCI. Fiori, fe-o'ree, (GIORGIO,) a noted Italian lawyer, born at Milan about 1450. He wrote a history, in Latin, of the Italian and German wars of his time. Died about 1512. Fiori, (GIUSEPPE,) a Sicilian poet. Died in 1646. Fiori, de', dà fe-o'ree, (MARIO,) an Italian flowerpainter, born in 1603; died in 1673.

Fiorillo, fe-o-rel'lo, (Johann Dominicus,) a German artist and writer upon art, born at Hamburg in 1748. He produced several good pictures, but is chiefly known as the author of two excellent works, entitled "History of the Arts of Design from their Revival to the Most Recent Times," (5 vols., 1798–1808,) and "History of the Arts of Design in Germany and the Netherlands," (4 vols., 1815-20.) He was for many years professor of art in the University of Göttingen. Died in 1821.

Fiorini, fe-o-ree'nee, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) a Bolognese painter, flourished about 1560-90. He worked in partnership with Cesare Aretusi, who coloured the works which were designed by Fiorini.

His son Gabriello was a sculptor.

Fiorini, (PIETRO,) an able Italian architect, a son of

Gabriello, began to work in 1581. He designed several churches of Bologna. Died in 1622.

Firdousee or Firdausî, fîr-dŏw'see or fêr-dŏw'see, written also, but less correctly. Firdûsî, Firdousi, and Ferdoucy, fir-doo'see, the surname by which the greatest of the Persian poets, Abool-Kâsim-Mansoor, (Abû'l-Kâsim-Mansour, a'bool kå'sim mån-soor',) is generally known. He was born at

surname FIRDOUSEE is supposed by some to have been given him because his father was a gardener, from the Persian firdous or firdaus, signifying a "garden," also "paradise;" according to others, the name implied a lofty eulogium on his poetry, as being worthy to be sung in Paradise, or because when it was recited at the court of Mahmood the hearers imagined themselves to be in of Manmood the hearers imagined themselves to be in Paradise. Firdousee had made himself intimately acquainted with the early history of Persia as it was known through the ancient chronicles and traditions. With these as a basis, he composed his great poem the "Shah-Namah" or "Shah-Nameh," (shāh nā/mah,) or "Book of Kings." As originally written, it is said to have continued to the continued of tained 60,000 distichs or couplets; but none of the existing manuscripts have more, it is stated, than about 56,000 distichs. When the fame of Firdousee became known, the Sultan Mahmood invited him to his court at Ghiznee, (Gazna;) and he is said to have been charmed with the wit and genius of the poet. While the latter was writing the "Shah-Namah," Mahmood directed that he should be paid out of the royal treasury a thousand pieces of gold for every thousand couplets that he should compose; but, through the envy or jealousy of influential courtiers, he received but a very small part of what was due to him. When at last, after a labour of thirty years, his immortal poem was completed. Mahmood in an imhis immortal poem was completed, Mahmood, in an impulse of generous admiration, ordered, it is said, that an elephant-load of gold should be given to the poet. But afterwards, either repenting of his too great liberality, or else influenced by the representations of Firdousee's enemies, he revoked the order, and sent him 60,000 dirhems (small silver coins) instead. The money arrived while the poet was in one of the public baths. and rendered utterly reckless by this illiberal treatment, he gave one-third of the coins to the man who brought them, another third to a seller of refreshments, and the remainder to the keeper of the bath. When Mah-mood learned how his gift had been received, he was filled with wrath, and ordered that the poet should be trampled to death under the feet of an elephant. Firdousee, in the greatest consternation, hastened into the king's presence, and, falling at his feet, implored his forgiveness, at the same time reciting a poem in which he spoke in terms of the most glowing eulogy of the glories of Mahmood's reign. The king pardoned him, and, according to some accounts, sought to make reparation for his former unworthy treatment. But the wound inflicted upon the mind of the poet was too deep to be forgiven. With a truly Oriental duplicity, he obtained from the royal librarian the copy of the "Shah-Namah" which he had presented to the king, ostensibly for the purpose of making some correction, and wrote in it a most scathing satire on Mahmood; he then fled from Ghiznee and sought refuge in Bagdâd. When the caliph learned that Firdousee was residing in his capital, he invited him to his court, and treated him with the greatest honour and liberality. Firdousee added to his great poem 1000 disrichardy. Throuses added to his great poem roos dis-tichs in praise of the caliph, who gave the poet 60,000 pieces of gold. Some authors say that Firdousee sent the satire to Mahmood by the hand of a friend, who supposed it to be a petition of some sort. The events of his life, however, are very differently related by different authors. According to one story, Mahmood after a time not only repeated of his injustice

Mahmood after a time not only repented of his injustice and permitted the poet to return to Toos, his native city, but severely punished those courtiers by whose counsel he had been misled, and finally, as a tardy reparation for his wrongs, sent Firdousee 100,000 pieces of gold. Meanwhile, the days of the immortal bard were drawing to their close. He one day heard a child singing in the streets of Toos some of his own received. streets of Toos some of his own verses, which so vividly recalled his bitter wrongs and sufferings that he was seized with faintness, and, having been carried to his house, he soon after expired. It is said that while the mortal remains of the poet were passing through one of the gates of Toos to the cemetery without the city, the train of camels bearing the munificent but tardy present of the sultan was entering by another. One of the daughters of the deceased, to whom the gold was offered, rejected it with indignant disdain; but her sister consented

which her father had long had at heart: this was the erection of a stone dike to prevent the overflow of the river near his native town. Thus his wish was at last fulfilled, though not until after his death. When Firdousee died, he was eighty, or, as some authorities say, eighty-two years of age. Although to a European mind many of the incidents related in the "Shah-Namah" would appear extravagant, it is, nevertheless, of all the great Mohammedan poems that which corresponds most nearly Mohammedan poems that which corresponds most nearly to the taste of the Western nations and to the principles of European criticism. Sir William Jones styles the "Shah-Namah" "a glorious monument of Eastern genius and learning, which, if it should ever be generally understood in its original language, will contest the merit of invention with Homer himself." (See article "Firdousi" in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," and the bibliographic references subjoined. Of these, perhaps the most valuable for the English reader are the preface to most valuable for the English reader are the preface to Julius von Mohl's translation and commentary of the "Shah-Namah," Sir W. Gore Ouseley's "Biographical Notices of the Persian Poets," and the biographical notice prefixed to the "Abridgment of the Shah-Nameh," by

J. Atkinson, London, 1832.)

See, also, J. van Wallenburg, "Notice sur le Schâh Nâmeh de Ferdoussi," 1810; De Sacv, article in the "Magasin Encyclopédique," 1813; Von Hammer, "Geschichte der schönen Redekünste Persiens," and an article in the "Wiener Jahrbücher," vol. ix.; Alexander Ross, "Essay on the Life and Genins of Firdousi," in the "Annals of Oriental Literature," 1820; Robinson, "Sketch of the Life and Writings of Ferdoosee," in "Memoirs of the Literary and Philosophical Society of Manchester," 2d series, 1824; De Starkenfels, "Vie de Firdousi," E. Nazarlanz, article on the "Life and Writings of Firdousee," (in Russian,) 1851; "Retrospective Review," vol. iv., 1821.

Firenzuola, fe-ren-zoo-o'lâ, (AGNOLO,) a celebrated Italian writer, born at Florence in 1493. He was the author of satirical poems, sonnets, prose essays, novels, and dramas. His two comedies entitled "I Lucidi" and "La Trinuzia" are greatly admired, and both his prose writings and poems are ranked among the Italian classics. Died about 1545.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" G. Negri, "Istoria de' Fiorentini Scrittori."

Fir-mā'nus, (TARUTIUS,) a Roman astronomer, was a contemporary and friend of Cicero.
Firmenich, fèr'meh-nik', (JOHANNES MATTHIAS,) a German poet and dramatist, born at Cologne in 1808.

Firmian, von, fon feer'me-an, (KARL JOSEPH,) COUNT, an Austrian statesman, born in the Tyrol in 1716. He was a member of the aulic council at Vienna in the reign of Charles VI., after whose death he was Governor of Austrian Lombardy, to which he rendered important services. He founded libraries, and liberally patronized artists and men of letters. Died in 1782.

See PAOLO FRISI, "Elogio di T. Pomponio Áttico," 1780; ANGELO TEODORO VILLA, "C. Comitis Firmiani Vita," 1783.

Fir'mi-cus Ma-ter'nus, (Julius or Villius,) an ecclesiastic of the fourth century. By some he is supposed to have been Bishop of Milan. The work by which he is chiefly known was addressed to the Roman emperors Constantius and Constans, entitled "De Errore Profanarum Religionum." His treatise is a forcible and striking exposition of the excellence and purity of the Christian religion as contrasted with the immoralities and absurdities of paganism. It was printed by Matthias Flaccius in 1562. There is also extant a work on astronomy, called "Mathesis," by Firmicus Maternus.

See HERTZ, "Dissertatio de J. Firmico Materno," 1817.

Fir-mil'i-an, [Fr. FIRMILIEN, fer'me'le-an',] SAINT, Bishop of Cesarea. He was successful in quelling the Novatian doctrines, and united with Saint Cyprian against Pope Stephen in the dispute in relation to the re-baptism Firmilian was the intimate friend of Origen, of heretics. and was distinguished even among the Christian Fathers for his exemplary piety. He presided at the Council of Antioch in the trial of Paul of Samosata. Died at Tarsus in 269 A.D.

See Eusebius, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" Baillet, "Vies des Saints."

ters of the deceased, to whom the gold was offered, rejected it with indignant disdain; but her sister consented to accept it in order to construct a work of public utility entitled "The Real Christian." Died in 1697.

Fir'min, (THOMAS,) a distinguished English philanthropist, born at Ipswich in 1632. Though a Socinian, he was held in high estimation by many of the ecclesiastics of the Established Church, especially by Archbishop Tillotson. He founded two houses to supply the poor with work, and liberally contributed to many of the benevolent institutions of his time. He published a work entitled "Proposals for the Employing of the Poor, and for the Prevention of Beggary." Died in 1697.

See CORNISH, "Life of T. Firmin," 1780; "Retrospective Review," vol. xii., 1825.

Fir'mont, de, [Fr. pron. deh fermon',] (Henry Essex Edgeworth,) a Catholic priest, vicar-general of the church of Paris, born at Edgeworthstown, in Ireland, in 1745, removed to France when quite young. He performed the office of confessor to Louis XVI., and accompanied that unfortunate monarch to the scaffold. farming that direction and the scandil.

Firmont died in 1807, greatly lamented by the royal family. Louis XVIII. composed his epitaph.

Fir'mus or Fir'mī-us, a native of Seleucia, in Syria.

Having obtained great wealth and power, he seized Alexandria, was proclaimed A question and forwards as all.

andria, was proclaimed Augustus, and formed an alliance with Zenobia. The emperor Aurelian, having defeated and taken him prisoner, ordered him to be crucified.

Fischart, fish'art, (JOHANN,) surnamed MENTZER, a celebrated German satirist, was born at Mentz or Strasburg about 1545. His satires in prose and verse are distinguished for their moral tone as well as caustic wit, and give a faithful picture of the manners of his time, He wrote a descriptive poem, called "Glückhafft Schiff," (1576,) which was much admired. Died in 1614.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie.

Fischer, fish'er, (CHRISTIAN AUGUST,) a German littérateur, born at Leipsic in 1771, was the author of "Mountain Travels," "Picture of Madrid," (1802,) "Picture of Brazil," (1819,) and other works. Died in 1829.

Fischer, (EDMUND RUDOLF,) a German writer, born at Hasen-Preppach in 1687, became in 1758 general superintendent, or Protestant archbishop. Died in 1776. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fischer, (FRIEDRICH CHRISTOPH JONATHAN,) a German jurist and historian, born at Stuttgart in 1750. His chief work is a "History of German Commerce," (1791.)

Fischer, (GOTTHELF,) a German naturalist and chemist, born at Waldheim in 1771 or 1775, became professor of natural history at Moscow about 1804. He wrote on

Fischer, (GOTTHELF AUGUST,) a German mathematician and scientific writer, born in 1763; died in 1832. See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fischer, (Johann Andreas,) a German physician, born at Erfurt in 1667. He wrote "Iliad in a Nutshell, or Synoptic Medicine," ("Ilias in Nuce, seu Medicina

Fischer, (Johann Eberhard,) a German historian and antiquary, born at Essling in 1697; died at Saint

Petersburg in 1771.

Fischer, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) an eminent German philologist, born at Coburg in 1726, resided chiefly at Leipsic. He edited Anacreon, Justin, Ovid, and other classics, and wrote works on biblical criticism. Died in 1799.

Fischer, (Joseph Emanuel,) an architect, born about

1680, was a son of J. B. Fischer von Erlach, noticed below. He is said to have constructed in 1727 a steam-engine for carrying water in the garden of Schwarzenberg.

Fischer, (Kuno, koo'no,) a German writer of great merit, chiefly known as a philosophical critic and historian, was born at Sondewalde, in Silesia, in 1824. In 1856 he was appointed professor of philosophy at Jena. He has written "Diotima; or, The Idea of the Beautiful," (1849,) "History of Modern Philosophy," (2 vols., 1852–55.) "Bacon of Verulam," (1856,) and other works. As a lecturer on philosophy, he is eminently nonverse.

55.) "Bacon of Vertulam," (1856.) and other works. As a lecturer on philosophy he is eminently popular.

Fischer, von, fon fish'er, (Karl.) a noted German architect, born at Manheim in 1782, became professor of architecture at Munich about 1809. Died in 1820.

Fischer von Erlach, fish'er fon êr'lāk, (JOHANN BERNHARD,) BARON, a celebrated Germanarchitect, born

at Prague (or, according to some authorities, at Vienna) in He built the Schönbrunn palace and the church

of San Carlo Borromeo at Vienna, and other public edifices. He was court architect to Joseph I. and to his successor, Charles VI. Died about 1730.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Fisen, fee'zen or fe'zen', (Barthélemy,) a Belgian Jesuit and historian, born at Liege in 1591; died in 1649. Fish, (HAMILTON,) an American statesman, born in the city of New York in 1809, graduated at Columbia College. He studied law, was admitted to the bar in 1830, and was elected a member of Congress in 1843. In 1848 he was chosen Governor of New York by the Whig party. He was a United States Senator from 1851 to 1857, opposed the repeal of the Missouri Compromise in 1854, and joined the Republican party about that time. He was appointed secretary of state by President Grant in the spring of 1869.

Fish, (SIMON,) an English lawyer and author, born in Kent about 1520, wrote "The Supplication of Beggars,"

a satire on the Roman Catholic clergy. Died about 1534.

Fish'er, (ALVAN,) an American painter, born in Needham, Massachusetts, in 1792. His rural and domestic scenes are much admired. He also painted many por-

traits.

Fish'er, (EDWARD,) a Calvinistic writer, born in Gloucestershire, England, was distinguished for his knowledge of the Greek and Hebrew languages and ecclesiastical history. His principal work was entitled the "Marrow of Modern Divinity," (1646.)

Fisher, (John,) [called in Latin Roffen'sis, (from Roffa, the Latin name of Rochester,)] a learned English prelate, born at Beverley, in Yorkshire, England, in 1459. Margaret, Countess of Richmond and mother of Henry VII., chose him as her confessor. In 1501 he was an-VII., chose him as her confessor. In 1501 he was appointed chancellor of the University of Cambridge. In 1504 he became Bishop of Rochester, and the year following accepted the presidency of Queen's College. While in this position, he invited Erasmus to Cambridge and had him appointed professor of Greek. Fisher took an active part against the Lutheran doctrines, writing several treatises upon the subject. When Henry VIII. attempted to procure a divorce from Catherine of Aragon, Fisher sided with the queen, thus incurring the king's displeasure. He was soon deprived of his bishopric, and after the king's marriage with Anne Boleyn, refusing to take the oath of allegiance, he was thrown into the Tower. The king was still further exasperated by Pope Paul III. having conferred the title of cardinal upon Fisher, and resolved to put him to death. He was soon after brought to trial, and executed in June, 1535.

See Dr. Bailey, "Life of Bishop Fisher," 1655; RICHARD HALL,
"Life of J. Fisher," 1739; J. Lewis, "Life of John Fisher," 1855;
BURNET, "History of the Reformation;" HARTLEY COLERIDGE,
"Lives of Distinguished Northerns."

Fisher, (JOHN,) an English Jesuit, whose proper name was Piercy, was born in Yorkshire. He held public disputes with several Protestant divines, and wrote a "Treatise on Faith," (1600.) Died after 1641.

Fisher, (JOHN.) born in Middlesex, England, in 1748,

became successively Bishop of Exeter and of Salisbury about 1804. He was appointed to superintend the education of the princess Charlotte of Wales. Died in 1825.

Fisher, (PAYNE,) [Lat. PAGA'NUS PISCA'TOR,] an English poet, born in Dorsetshire in 1614. During the

protectorate of Cromwell he was regarded as the poet-He served as a major in the army of Charles Died in 1693.

Fisher, (THOMAS,) an English antiquary and writer, born at Rochester in 1772. He contributed for many years to the "Gentleman's Magazine." Died in 1836.

Fisk, (PLINY,) an American missionary in Palestine, Fig.K. (PLINY.) an American missionary in Palestine, born at Shelburne, Massachusetts, in 1792, graduated at Middlebury College in 1814, and in 1819 embarked for Palestine. On reaching Smyrna, he applied himself to the study of the Eastern languages, which he afterwards pursued at the college of Scio. Died at Beyroot in 1825.

Fig.K. (WILBUR.) D.D., a distinguished Methodist divine, born in Brattleborough, Vermont, in 1792. He was for several years principal of the Wesleyan Academy in Wilbraham, Massachusetts, and in 1831 was chosen the first president of the Wesleyan University. Middletown.

first president of the Wesleyan University, Middletown, Connecticut, which, under his direction, became perhaps

the most influential educational institution of the Methodist denomination in America. He was instrumental in 1832 in establishing the Indian mission in Oregon.

In 1832 in establishing the Indian mission in Oregon.
In 1835-36 he visited Europe, and on his return published a volume of travels. Died in 1839.

Fisquet, fês'k½', (Honoré Jean Pierre,) a French biographer, born at Montpellier in 1818. He wrote, besides other works, a "History of Algeria," (1842.) and "Pontifical France, or a History of the Bishops who have governed the Dioceses of France," (4 vols.)

Fitch (Frenceze), D. D. an American divine first

Fitch, (EBENEZER,) D.D., an American divine, first president of Williams College, Massachusetts, was born

in Norwich, Connecticut, in 1756; died in 1833.

Fitch, (John,) an American inventor, born in Windsor, Connecticut, in 1743. He became a brass-founder, and afterwards a silversmith. About 1780 he removed to Kentucky, where he was appointed deputy-surveyor, and was captured by the Indians, who took him to Detroit and detained him until he was exchanged. In 1785 he began to devote himself to the application of steam to navigation, and constructed a model of a steamboat. Having petitioned the legislatures of Pennsylvania, New Jersey, and Virginia for aid, without success, he New Jersey, and Virginia for aid, without success, he formed in 1786 a private company for navigation by steam. In August, 1787, he made with a small steamboat an experiment on the Delaware River, with partial success. He built another boat, which, in 1790, plied as a passenger-boat on the Delaware at the rate of about seven miles an hour. Fitch, however, gained no profit from his enterprise, and afterwards wandered about in poverty, and was regarded by some as an insane projector. He died in Kentucky in 1798.

See a life of John Fitch in Sparks's "American Biography;" THOMPSON WESTCOTT, "Life of John Fitch," 1857; "Lives of Eminent American Mechanics," etc., by Henry Howe.

Fitch, (RALPH,) an English traveller, left England in 1583, and spent eight years in the East Indies. On his return an interesting account of his travels was published.

See HAKLUYT, "Voyages."

Fitz-ger'ald, (EDWARD,) LORD, an Irish revolutionist, born in 1763, was a younger son of the Duke of Leinster. From 1773 to 1779 he resided in France, where in learning the language he became partially assimilated to the tastes and manners of the French. Having entered the British army, he served with distinction in the battle of Charleston, South Carolina, in 1781. In 1784 he returned home and obtained a seat in the Irish Parliament. The sufferings of Ireland, added per-haps to the neglect with which he conceived himself to be treated, rendered him disaffected to the English government. He took his seat with the opposition, and aspired to rival Grattan and Curran in eloquence. In 1788 we find him at Halifax, America, with the fifty-fourth regiment, whence he travelled through the United States to New Orleans. He visited Paris in 1791 to consult and fraternize with the republicans. In 1792 consult and traternize with the republicans. In 1792 he married the beautiful and accomplished Pamela, the protégée and supposed daughter of Madame de Genlis. The latter being employed by the Duke of Orléans as governess of his children, (one of whom, Louis Philippe, became King of France,) Pamela was educated with them. In 1796 he joined the United Irishmen, who sent him as their agent to the continent to procure French aid in liberating Ireland. A few months before the time set for the insurrection in 1708, the secret was divulged to the English ministry. He resisted the officers who arrested him, was wounded, and died in prison in 1798.

Fitzgerald, (John David Fitzgerald,) an Irish lawyer, born in Dublin in 1816. He became attorney-

general for Ireland in 1856, a judge of the queen's bench in 1860, and a lord of appeal with a life-peerage in 1882.

Fitzgerald, (PAMELA.) a French lady, supposed to have been a daughter of the Duke of Orléans and Madame de Genlis. She was educated by the latter, and was married about 1792 to Lord Edward Fitzgerald. After his death she became the wife of a man named Pitcairn. Died in 1831.

Fitz-gib'bon (JOHN,) Earl of Clare, an Irish nobleman, born in 1749. He rose to be lord high chancellor of Ireland in 1789, and was afterwards appointed vice-

chancellor of the University of Dublin. He was a zealous advocate for the Union. Died in 1802.

Fitzharris. See MALMESBURY, (EARL,) and HARRIS,

Fitz-her'bert, (Sir Anthony,) a distinguished English lawyer under the reign of Henry VIII. In 1523 he lish lawyer under the reign of Henry VIII. In 1523 he became one of the justices of the court of common pleas. He wrote several able works, among which are "The Grand Abridgment," (1514,) and the "Office and Authority of Justices of the Peace," (1538.) Died in 1538.

Fitzherbert, (Maria,) born in 1756, was the daughter of Waller Smythe, of Hampshire. Having become

a widow the second time, she was privately married in 1785 to the Prince of Wales, afterwards George IV. After the king's separation from the princess Caroline, Mrs. Fitzherbert lived with him for a time, but at length retired to Brighton, where she died in 1837.
See Charles Langdale, "Memoirs of Mrs. Fitzherbert."

Fitzherbert, (NICHOLAS,) grandson of Sir Anthony, mentioned above, was born about 1550. He wrote, among other works, a "Treatise on the Antiquity and Duration of the Catholic Religion in England," (1608.) Died in 1621.

Fitzherbert, (THOMAS,) an English Jesuit, born in Staffordshire in 1552, was appointed rector of the English College at Rome. Among other works, he wrote a "Treatise concerning Polity and Religion," (1606–10,) and a "Refutation of some of the Principles of Machiavel." Died in 1640.

Fitcherhort (Sir Wyyyy) and English insists

Fitzherbert, (Sir WILLIAM,) an English jurist, relative of the preceding, born in Derbyshire in 1748, wrote a "Dialogue on the Revenue Laws." Died in

1791.

Fitzjames, (James.) See Berwick, Duke of.

Fitzjames, de, deh fets'zhåm' or fe'zhåm', (Charles,)

Marchal of France, and grandson of James II., Duke, Marshal of France, and grandson of James II., King of England, born in 1712. He served chiefly in the wars in Germany. Died in 1787.

Fitz-James, de, (ÉDOUARD,) COMTE, a French general, born in 1715, was a son of the Duke of Berwick. Died at Cologne in 1758.

Fitz-James, de, (ÉDOUARD,) Duc, a French peer and politician, born in 1726, was a grandson of Marshal

and politician, born in 1776, was a grandson of Marshal Fitz-James. He was a partisan of the Bourbons. Died

Fitz-pat'rick, (Benjamin,) a lawyer, born in Green county, Georgia, in 1802, removed to Alabama, of which he was Governor from 1841 to 1845. He became a Senator of the United States in 1848, and was re-elected in

Fitz-roy', (ROBERT,) an English navigator, meteorologist, and rear-admiral, born in 1805, was a son of General Lord Charles Fitzroy. As captain of the Beagle, he was employed in the survey of the west coast of South America in 1828–30. He also commanded the Beagle in a voyage round the world performed between 1831 and 1826, which expedition Charles Darwin accompanied and 1836, which expedition Charles Darwin accompanied as naturalist. The results of this expedition appeared in a "Narrative of the Surveying Voyages of H.M.S. Adventure and Beagle between 1826 and 1836, etc.," (1839,) written by Captain Fitzroy and Captain King. In 1855 he was appointed chief of the meteorological department of the Board of Trade. Died in 1865.

Fitz-si'mons or Fitz-si'mon, (HENRY,) an Irish Jesuit, noted as a polemical writer, born in Dublin in

Died in 1644.

Fitz-ste'phen, (WILLIAM,) a learned English monk friend of Thomas a Becket, of whose murder he was an eye-witness. He wrote the "Life and Passion of Archbishop Becket," in Latin, to which was prefixed his "Description of the City of London," one of the earliest and most valuable accounts of that capital. Died about

Fitz-wil'liam, (Charles William Wentworth,)
Earl of, a Liberal peer, born in London in 1786, was
the eldest son of William Wentworth, noticed below.
Before the death of his father, in 1833, he was styled
Lord Milton. He was a warm friend of the Reform bill.

Fitzwilliam, (WILLIAM,) Earl of Southampton, a celebrated naval commander, born about 1490. He served against the French in 1513 and in 1523, and was raised to the rank of admiral. In 1537 he received the title of Earl of Southampton, and was made lord privy seal in 1529. Died in 1542.

seal in 1539. Died in 1542.

Fitzwilliam, (WILLIAM WENTWORTH,) EARL OF, an English statesman, nephew of the Marquis of Rocking-ham, was born in 1748. He began his public life as a friend of Fox, but separated from him on the issue of the French Revolution, and became president of the council under Mr. Pitt in July, 1794. In 1795 he was for a short time Viceroy of Ireland. He was again appointed presi-dent of the council in 1806, and retired from office in 307. Died in 1833. Fiurelli, fe-00-rel'lee, (TIBERIO,) a famous Italian

comedian, surnamed SCARAMOUCHE, was born at Naples in 1608. In early life he removed to Paris, where he

died in 1694.

Fix, fiks or feks, (THEOBALD,) a Swiss philologist, brother of Théodor, noticed below, was born at Soleure in 1802. He contributed to the new edition of Ste-phens's "Thesaurus Linguæ Græcæ," and published several editions of Greek classics.

Fix, (THÉODOR,) a Swiss writer on political economy, born at Soleure in 1800. He made contributions to several journals of Paris, and was a member of the Academy of Moral and Political Science. Died in 1846.

See THEOBALD FIX, "Notice sur M. T. Fix," 1846.

Fixlmillner, fiks'l-mil'ner, or Fixmillner, fiks-mil'ner, (PLACIDUS,) an eminent German astronomer, born net, (FLACIDUS,) an eminent German astronomer, born at Achlenthen, near Linz, in 1721. His principal work is "Decennium Astronomicum," (1776,) which is the record of his observations for ten years. He was a monk of the monastery of Kremsmünster. Died in 1791.

Fizeau, fe'zō', (HIPPOLYTE LOUIS,) a French natural philosopher, born in Paris in 1819. He distinguished himself by his recorrected into the properties and matter.

himself by his researches into the properties and motion of light, and received in 1856 the grand prize of the Institute, 10,000 francs. He married a daughter of Adrien

de Jussieu.
Fizes, fêz, (Antoine,) a French physician, and professor of medicine and mathematics at Montpellier, was born in that city in 1690. He published "Opera Medica," a "Treatise on Fevers," (1749,) a "Treatise on Physio-logy," and other works. Died in 1765.

See Estève, "La Vie et les Principes de M. de Fizes," 1765; Des-GENETTES, article in the "Biographie Médicale."

Flac-cil'la, (ÆLIA,) wife of the Roman emperor Theodosius I., and mother of Arcadius and Honorius, was born in Spain, and became empress in 379 A.D. She left a high reputation for piety, virtue, and moderation.

Died about 386.

Flac'cus, (CAIUS VALERIUS,) a Roman poet, born probably at Padua. He wrote a poem on the Argonautic expedition, ("Argonautica,") which is a free imitation of Apollonius of Rhodes, and contains beautiful passages and descriptions. The style is rather obscure and artificial. It is supposed that several of the last books of this poem are lost, or else it was left unfinished. Eight books are extant. He died about 88 or 90 A.D. Quintilian referred to his death in terms like these: "We have recently lost much in Valerius Flaccus." The critics are far from being agreed as to the merits of his

See the Preface of Burmann's edition of the "Argonautica," 1724; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Flaccus, (CALPURNIUS.) See CALPURNIUS.
Flaccus, (HORATIUS.) See HORACE.
Flaccus, (L. VALERIUS,) a Roman general, was a partisan of Marius, and commanded an army in Asia.
He was killed by Fimbria about 86 B.C.

Flaccus, (M. FULVIUS,) a Roman officer, who was consul in 125 B.C., and a political friend of the Gracchi. Carbo, Caius Gracchus, and Flaccus were the triumviri for the division of lands. Having taken arms for Caius

212, he obtained command of an army, and defeated Hanno at Beneventum. Died about 200 B.C.

See Livy, "History of Rome."

Flaccus, (Q. Fulvius,) a son of the preceding, com-

manded with success in Spain in 181 B.C.

Flacous, (Verrius,) a Roman grammarian, lived in the reign of Augustus. He wrote many and various works, which are not extant.

Flacous Illyricus. See Francowitz.
Flach, (Matthias.) See Francowitz.
Flachat, flå'shå', (Jean Claude.) a French merchant, who lived and traded many years in Constantinople, and published "Observations on the Commerce and Arts of Europe, Asia," etc., (2 vols., 1766.) Died in 1775.

Flacius. See FRANCOWITZ.

Flacourt, de, deh flå koor', (ÉTIENNE,) born at Orléans, in France, in 1607, was nominated commander of Madagascar in 1648. He returned to France in 1655, and published in 1658 a "History of Madagascar," which was written with much care and accuracy and contained the first general description of that island. Died in 1660.

Flagg, (EDMUND,) an American writer, born at Wiscassett, Maine, in 1815, became a lawyer, and edited several journals. He published a few novels, and "Ven-

ice, the City of the Sea, 1749-1849," (2 vols., 1853.)
Flahault de la Billarderie, de, deh flå 77 deh lå bel'yard're', (Augustie Charles Joseph,) Count, a French general, born in Paris in 1785. He became colonel in 1809, distinguished himself in the campaign of Russia, and was aide-de-camp to Napoleon in 1813. For his conduct at the battle of Leipsic (1813) he was made a general of division, and a count. He fought for Napoleon at Waterloo. The revolution of 1830 restored him to his rank as a peer and general. He was ambassador to Vienna from 1841 to 1848, and became a senator in 1853. Died at Paris in 1870.

Flahaut, COUNTESS. See SOUZA, ADELE DE.
Flajani, flâ-yâ'nee, (GIUSEPPE.) an Italian surgeon,

born near Ascoli in 1741, studied at Rome. Pope Pius VI. chose him for his surgeon-in-ordinary. Died in 1808. Flamael. See Flémalle.

Flam'bard, (RALPH.) an English prelate, who was chief minister of William Rufus. He became Bishop of Durham in 1099. Died in 1128.
Flameel. See FLEMALLE.

Flamel, flå'mêl', (NICOLAS,) a scribe, a dealer in manuscripts, and a famous alchemist, who lived in Paris about 1350, was the subject of many marvellous stories which have exercised the public credulity. He is supposed to have acquired by some means great wealth, which he spent partly in the erection of churches and in works of charity. There are several treatises on alchemy which are ascribed to him. Died in 1418.

See "Histoire critique de N. Flamel," anonymous, 1761.

Flamen, flå'men, (ALBERT,) a Flemish painter and engraver, born at Bruges, lived in the seventeenth cen-

tury.

Flamen, flamon', or Flamin, flaman', (Anselme, a French sculptor, born at Saint-Omer in 1647, worked

Died in 1717.

Flam-I-ni'nus, (Lucius Quintius,) a Roman admiral, born about 240 B.C., was a brother of Titus. He commanded a fleet sent against Philip of Macedon in

198 B.C. Died in 170.

Flamininus, (Titus Quintius,) sometimes called Fla-min'i-us, a distinguished Roman general, was chosen consul 198 B.C., and obtained the province of Macedonia, then the seat of war with Philip of Macedon. He defeated the army of Philip in Epirus, and recovered possession of Thessaly. After the year of his consulship had expired, he was continued in the command of that province by the senate. All attempts to negotiate a peace having failed, the two armies again met at Cynocephalæ, in Thessaly. The phalanx of Philip having been broken by the elephants of the Romans, a panic seized his whole army, of whom 8000 were killed. After Gracchus, he was put to death by Opimius in 121 B.c.

Flaccus, (Persius.) See Persius.

Flaccus, (Q. Fulvius,) a Roman general, who was elected consul in 237 B.c. Having been re-elected in Phocis, Locris, Thessaly, etc. In 183 he performed a mission to Prusias, King of Bithynia, to demand the surrender of Hannibal, who frustrated that design by suicide. See PLUTARCH, "Life of Flamininus;" LIVV, "History of Rome," books xxxi.-xxxix.; NIEBUHR, "Roman History."

Flaminio, flamee'ne-o, (GIOVANNI ANTONIO,) an Italian writer, born at Imola about 1464. He was professor of belles-lettres at Seravalla and Bologna, and wrote Latin poetry with moderate success. He also wrote, in prose, a Dialogue on Education, and a treatise "On the Origin of Philosophy," which are better than his poems. Died in 1536.

Flaminio, (MARCANTONIO,) an eminent Latin poet, son of the preceding, was born at Seravalla in 1498. He was patronized by Cardinal Pole, with whom he lived for many years, and whom he accompanied to the Countil of the C cil of Trent in 1545. He translated thirty Psalms into Latin verse, (1558) and wrote hymns and other Latin poems, "which," says Ginguené, "join to a rare elegance something sweet and amiable, like his own character."

Died in Rome in 1550.

See August Neadber, "Erinnerung an M. A. Flaminio," Berlin, 1837; Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary," Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Fla-min'i-us, (CAIUS,) a Roman general, noted for his valour, became tribune of the people in 232 B.C., and procured the passage of an agrarian law which was violently opposed by the Optimates. In 225 or 223 he was elected consul, and led an army against the Gauls. Having been chosen consul a second time, he commanded at the battle of Lake Thrasymene, where, after a brave and desperate resistance, the Romans were defeated by Hannibal, and Flaminius was slain, in 217 B.C. During this battle an earthquake destroyed the greater part of several cities of Italy; but it is said the armies were entirely unconscious of its shock. The "Via Flaminia," a great highway, was made during his censorship, and named in his honour.
His son Carus was consul in 185 B.C., and defeated

the Ligurians.

Fla-min'i-us, (NOBILIUS,) an Italian critic and theo-

logian, born at Lucca in 1332; died in 1590.

Flam'ma, (CALPURNIUS.) a Roman officer, noted for one heroic or daring action in the first Punic war.

Flamma, (L. VOLUMNIUS.) a Roman general, who

commanded in the Samnite war, 296 B.C.

Flammarion, (CAMILLE,) a French astronomer,

born in 1842, author of numerous works on astronomy. Flam'steed, (JOHN,) an eminent English astronomer, and the first astronomer royal, was born at Denby, near Derby, on the 19th of August, 1646, and began the study of the stars at an early age. He was ordained, and obtained the living of Burstow, in 1684. He appears to have been the first modern astronomer who understood the theory of the equation of time, on which subject he published a practical demonstration about 1667. He made observations at Denby from 1668 to 1674, soon after which he went to London and associated with Newton, Halley, and Hook. About 1675 Charles II. appointed him astronomer royal, and gave him the direction of the new observatory of Greenwich, which was finished in 1676. Here he passed the remainder of his life in patient observation, and determined the posinis life in patient observation, and determined the posi-tion of 2884 stars. The results of his labours were published in 1725, with the title of "Celestial History," ("Historia Cœlestis.") This work surpassed all pre-vious performances of the kind, contained the first accurate catalogue of the stars, and is one of the richest contributions ever made to practical astronomy. An imperfect edition was published, without his consent, in

Imperfect edition was published, without his consent, in 1712. He died in December, 1719.

See "An Account of the Rev. John Flamsteed," 1835, derived from his own manuscripts, which details a celebrated quarrel between Newton and Flamsteed; Brewster, "Life of Sir Isaac Newton;" J. B. Biot, "Notice sur Flamsteed," Paris, 1827; Whewell, "Newton and Flamsteed," 1836; "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1835; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1836.

Flandin, flôn'dan', (Charles,) a French physician, born at Aubues (Nièvre) in 1803. He wrote several treatises on arsenic, and became a member of the Conseil de Salubrité, in Paris, in 1845. His most important work is a "Complete Treatise on Poisons," (3 vols., 1846-53.)

Flandin, (Eugène Napoléon,) a French painter and antiquary, born at Naples in 1809. He visited Italy and Algeria, and witnessed the attack on Constantine, which Algeria, and witnessed the attack on Constantine, which he painted in 1838. Under the auspices of the Academy, he was attached to the Persian embassy, and explored the antiquities of Persia, 1839-41. The results of this mission were "Studies on Persian Sculpture," (3 vols.,) "Studies on Modern Persia," (100 plates,) and a "Narrative of a Journey to Persia," (2 vols., 1843.) In 1844 he was sent to the supposed site of Nineveh, where he made many designs, which were published by the government (1847-76) ment, (1845-54.)

Flandrin, flôn'drân', (Auguste,) a French painter, born in Lyons in 1804; died in 1842.

Flandrin, (Jean Hippolyte,) a French historical

Plandrin, (JEAN HIPPOLYTE,) a French instorical painter, brother of the preceding, was born at Lyons in 1800, and was one of the best pupils of Ingres. He studied in Rome from 1833 to 1838, and settled in Paris. Among his works are "Euripides writing Tragedies," "Dante conducted by Virgil," (1836,) "Mater Dolorosa," (1845,) and "Napoléon Législateur," (1847,) ordered for the Council of State. His composition and design are highly regised. He excelled also in portraits. He was highly praised. He excelled also in portraits. He was admitted into the Institute in 1853. Died in 1864.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Flandrin, (JEAN PAUL,) a skilful landscape-painter, brother of the preceding, with whom he studied in Rome, was born at Lyons in 1811. He is called one of the representatives of classic landscape in France. Among his works are "The Campagna of Rome," "The Promenade of Poussin on the Tiber," (1843,) a "View of Rivoli," (1844,) and "The Rhone near Avignon," (1846.)

Flandrin, (PIERRE,) a French veterinary writer, born

at Lyons in 1752; died in 1796.

Flangini, flan-jee'nee, (LUIGI,) an Italian writer, born in Venice in 1733, was made cardinal in 1789. In 1801 the Austrian emperor conferred on him the titles of Patriarch of Venice, count of the empire, and councillor of state. He translated from the Greek the "Apology of Socrates" by Plato, and the "Argonautica" of Apollo-

Socrates" by Plato, and the "Argonautica" of Apollonius Rhodius into verse, (2 vols., 1791–94.) Died in 1804. See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Flassans. See RAXIS.

Flat'man, (Thomas,) a lawyer, poet, and a skilful painter, born in London in 1633. He wrote songs, Pindaric odes, and other small poems, which procured for him a temporary popularity. Died in 1688.

Flatters, flat'têrs, a German sculptor, born at Crevelt in 1784: died in 1845.

Flaugergues, flo 2hagy, (Honoré,) a French astronomer, born at Viviers in 1755. In 1815 the Academy of Nîmes awarded him a prize for a treatise on the tails

of comets. Died in 1835.

Flaugergues, (PIERRE FRANÇOIS,) a French lawyer, born at Rodez about 1760. He was an active member of the legislative body in 1813, and was one of the committee of three who prepared the address on the state of the nation to Napoleon in December of that year.

Flav'el, (John,) an eminent English nonconformist and Calvinist divine, born in Worcestershire about 1627. He became rector of Dartmouth in 1656, and was ejected for nonconformity in 1662; after which he preached in private houses. His character is represented as excellent. Among his works, which are highly esteemed, are "Husbandry Spiritualized," (1669,) "Divine Conduct," (1678,) and "Method of Grace," (1698.) His "Token for Mourners," says Dr. Doddridge, "is inimitable." Died at Exeter in 1691. An edition of his works, in six volumes, was published in 1820.

See a "Life of Flavel," in an edition of his select works, 1833

Flavi-an, [Lat. FLAVIA'NUS; Fr. FLAVIEN, flave-an',] Bishop of Antioch, is called a saint by the Roman Catholics. He was an adversary of Arianism, and was elected in 381 A.D. to the see of Antioch. The pope and the Western bishops recognized Paulinus, who had been chosen Bishop of Antioch by another party. Died in

Flā'vĭ-an or Flā-vĭ-ā'nus, Patriarch of Constantinople, was chosen Pontiff of the Greek Church in A.D. 447. By his influence Eutyches was condemned as a heretic in a council held in 448. At another council, assembled at Ephesus in 449, the Eutychian party prevailed, and deposed or condemned Flavian. He died in 449, in consequence, it is said, of personal violence received from the hostile sect.

See Socrates, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" Sozomen, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

Flavigny, flå'vèn'ye', (VALÉRIEN,) a French Hebraist, born near Laon, was a doctor of the Sorbonne. He became professor of Hebrew in the Collége de France in 1630. He was chiefly occupied with philological discussions respecting the Hebrew text of the Bible, and was involved in a long dispute with Abraham Echellensis. Died in 1674

Flavio, flave-o, (BIONDO,) or Biondo Flavio, [Lat. FLA'VIUS BLON'DUS, an Italian historian and antiquary, born at Forli in 1388. He was secretary to Pope Euporn at Forn in 1388. He was secretary to Pope Eugenius IV. and to three succeeding pontiffs. He illustrated the antiquities of Italy and Rome in three works, viz., "Italia Illustrata," (1474,) "Ten Books of Rome Triumphant," ("Romæ Triumphantis Libri X.," 1482,) and "Three Books of Rome Restored," ("Romæ Instauratæ Libri III.," 1482.) These works were excellent for the time, and are still consulted. Died in 1463.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis;" Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Flā'vī-us, (CAIUS or CNEIUS,) a Roman senator, of plebeian birth, who held the office of ædile about 303 B.C. He acquired great popularity by publishing legal for-mulas and technicalities, the knowledge of which the patricians and pontiffs wished to be confined to themselves. His collection of legal rules was called "Jus Flavianum."

Flavius, (CLEMENS.) See CLEMENS.
Flavius, (JOSEPHUS.) See JOSEPHUS.
Flāvus, (TITUS LARTIUS.) the first Roman dictator,

appointed to that office in 498 B.C.

Flavy, de, deh flå've', (GUILLAUME,) a famous and powerful French captain, born at Compiègne about 1398. He had command of Compiègne when Joan of Arc was captured there, (1430,) and was suspected of treachery in that affair. He was notorious for his audacity and

crimes, and was assassinated in 1449.

Flax'man, (JOHN,) an English sculptor of great eminence, was born at York in 1755. His father, who was a moulder of figures, brought him to London in infancy. About the year 1770 he became a student in the Royal Academy, where he distinguished himself by his industry and received a silver medal. In 1782 he married Miss Denman, with whom he lived happily until her death in 1820. In 1787 he removed to Rome, where he executed his admirable and sublime compositions (in outline) illustrative of the prominent events of the "Iliad" and "Odyssey" and of the great poems of Æschylus and Dante. His success in these subjects was such as to acquire for him a very high celebrity, especially for invention and composition. After remaining in Rome about seven years, he returned home, and in 1797 was unanimously elected an associate of the Royal Academy. About this time he executed monuments of Lord Mansfield and Lord Nelson, which are much admired, and numerous marble groups of scriptural subjects, for which he was peculiarly qualified by his genius and his piety. In 1810 he became professor of sculpture in the Royal Academy. Among his latest productions are the "Shield of Achilles," his "Psyche," and the group of the "Archangel Michael and Satan." He died in 1826. Canova and other competent judges have pronounced him the greatest sculptor of modern times. "There was Flaxman," says Ruskin, "another naturally great man, with as true an eye for nature as Raphael;—he stumbles over the blocks of the antique statues, wanders in the dark valley of their ruins to the end of his days." ("Modern

See Cunningham, "Lives of the Most Eminent British Painters, Sculptors, and Architects;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Flechère or Flechière. See FLETCHER, (JOHN WIL-

Flechier, fla'she-a', (Esprit,) an excellent French pulpit orator, born at Pernes, (Vaucluse,) June 10, 1632. Having gained distinction by his Latin verses, eloquent Paris some years. Died in 1675.

conversation, and funeral orations, he was chosen a member of the French Academy in 1673. He was appointed Bishop of Lavaur in 1685, and Bishop of Nîmes in 1687. As an orator, he was admired for his graceful style, noble thoughts, and harmonious periods. He was considered by his contemporaries as equal or only second to Bossuet; but his reputation has since declined. Among his best works are an "Oration on Turenne," (1676,) and a "Life of Theodosius the Great," (1679.) Died at Montpellier in February, 1710.

See LABITTE, "La Jeunesse de Fléchier," in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," May, 1845; D'ALEMBERT, "Histoire des Membres de l'Académie," tomes i. and ii.; FABRE DE NARBONNE, "Discours sur la Vie de Fléchier," prefixed to an edition of his works, 10 vols.,

Fleck, flêk, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH FERDINAND,) a celebrated German actor, born at Breslau in 1757, was especially admired for his personation of the prominent characters in Shakspeare. Died in 1801.

Fleck'noe, (RICHARD,) an English poet and dramatist, who lived in the reign of Charles II. He was poet-laureate in the time of Dryden, whose ridicule, and that of Pope, seem to have preserved Flecknoe's name from oblivion more than his own writings. He wrote "Fashionable Young Ladies," ("Damoiselles à la Mode," 1667,) and other plays, which were not successful. Died about 1680.

See Malone, "Life of Dryden;" Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Fleet'wood, (CHARLES,) an English general, born in Lancashire, is commonly described as a fanatic or enthusiast of small capacity. He was returned to Par-liament in 1645, and became a zealous republican and Puritan. As lieutenant-general, he distinguished himself at Dunbar and at the battle of Worcester, September, 1651. After the death of Ireton, (1651,) Fleetwood married his widow, Bridget, a daughter of Cromwell, and was appointed commander-in-chief of the army in Ireland. He was also lord deputy of Ireland in 1654 and 1655. The Protector afterwards gave him the first place among the major-generals whom he appointed in 1656. After the restoration he lived in obscurity until his death, about 1692. His promotion is ascribed to his

remarkable gift for praying and preaching extempore. See Hume, "History of England;" Guizot, "Histoire de la Révolution d'Angleterre."

Fleetwood, (John,) an English writer on theology, published "The Christian Dictionary," (1773,) and "The Life of Christ, and Lives of the Apostles," etc., (1813.)
Fleetwood, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an eminent English divine, born in London on the 1st of January, 1656. After graduating at Cambridge, he became chaplain of King William III. He was chosen Bishop of Saint Asaph in 1708, and was promoted to the Bishopric of Ely in 1714. His sermons, of which a large number were published, were greatly admired, and he was probably the most eminent preacher in the Anglican Church of his time. Among his works are an "Essay on Mira-cles," (1701,) and "Chronicon Preciosum: an Account cles," (1701,) and "Chronicon Preciosum: an Account of English Money, the Price of Corn, Wages, etc., for the Last Six Hundred Years," (1707.) He published in 1712 four sermons, with a preface which, though condemned by the House of Commons to be burnt, was inserted in the "Spectator," No. 384, with commendatory remarks by the editor. He advocated Whig principles in this preface. Died in August, 1723.

See Powell, "Life of Fleetwood" prefixed to his Works; "Biographia Britannica;" Nicéron, "Mémoires."

graphia Britannica;" Nickron, "Memoires."

Fleetwood, (William,) an English lawyer, became recorder of London about 1569. He wrote some legal and historical works. Died in 1593.

Fleischer, fif'sher, (Heinrich Leberecht,) an eminent German Orientalist, born at Schandau, in Saxony, in 1801. In 1835 he succeeded Rosenmüller as professor of Oriental languages at Leipsic. He published an edition of Abulfeda's "Anteislamica," with a Latin translation (1831) and a valuable commentary on the "Koran of Beidhawi," (1844.)

Flémalle, flå'mål', written also Flamael, flå-mål',

Flemael, and Flameel, (BERTHOLET, ber'to'la',) a Flemish painter, born at Liege in 1614. He worked in

Flem'ing, (ABRAHAM,) an English classical scholar and translator, born in London, lived about 1580. He translated Virgil's "Bucolics," (1575,) Ælian's "History," (1576,) Virgil's "Georgics," (1589,) and other classic works.

Fleming, (CALEB,) an English Socinian minister, born in 1698, succeeded the eloquent James Foster at Pinners' Hall, London, in 1752. He published many theological

writings. Died in 1779.

Fleming, (CHARLES,) a philologist, born at Perth, Scotland, in 1806. He became professor of English at the Collége Louis-le-Grand, Paris, in 1829, and at the Polytechnic School in 1844. With M. Tibbins he published an "English-French and French-English Dictionary" (Period and Secondary of Period Secondary of Peri of the best dictionaries of the two languages extant.

Fleming or Flemming, flêm'ming, (CLAUDIUS,) Constable of Sweden, born in Finland, commanded in that

province when Sigismond inherited the throne at the death of his father, John III., in 1591. In the civil war that followed, Fleming supported Sigismond with fidelity,

and defeated the insurgents. Died in 1597.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Gever, "Histoire de la Suède."

Flem'ing, (JOHN,) an eminent Scottish naturalist, born near Bathgate, in Linlithgowshire, in 1785, became a minister of the Church of Scotland. He preached at Plisk, in Fifeshire. He produced, about 1822, the "Philosophy of Zoology," which was highly esteemed, and obtained the chair of natural philosophy at King's College, Aberdeen, in 1828 or 1832. His "History of British" Animals" is a work of high authority. He was author of a work on "Molluscous Animals, including Shell-Fish," (1837,) and of many minor scientific treatises. Having identified himself with the Free Church, organized about 1843, he resigned his chair at Aberdeen. He became professor of natural history or natural science in the Free Church College of Edinburgh about 1845.

Died in November, 1857.

Flem'ing, (PATRICK,) an Irish monk, born in the county of Lowth in 1599, received at baptism the name of Christopher. He taught philosophy at Rome and Louvain, and theology at Prague, and wrote "Lives of Irish Saints." He was murdered near Prague by some

fanatical peasants in 1631.

Fleming, (ROBERT,) a Scottish theologian, born at Yester in 1630. He wrote the "Fulfilling of Scripture," (1681,) and other works. He preached many years at Rotterdam after 1676. Died in 1694.

Fleming, (ROBERT,) Jr., a learned Scottish author and

clergyman, son of the preceding, preached in Holland and London, and published sermons, poems, and discourses on the prophecies of Scripture, which are highly esteemed. In 1701 he issued a "Discourse on the Rise and Fall of the Papacy," containing predictions which it is thought have been remarkably verified. Died in 1716.

Fleming, (SANDFORD,) a Scotch engineer, born in

1827. He took a leading part in promoting and constructing the Canadian Pacific Railway.

Flemming, flèm'ming, (HANS HEINRICH,) COUNT, born in Pomerania in 1632, distinguished himself at the siege of Vienna in 1683, and was made count of the empire. He obtained the rank of field-marshal about 1688. Died in 1706.

Flemming, (JAKOB HEINRICH,) an able general, born in Pomerania in 1667. He entered the service of Augustus of Saxony, who became King of Poland. He had a high command in the war against Charles XII. of Sweden, and was appointed field-marshal and chief minister of Augustus about 1712. He defeated the Swedes under Steinbock in Pomerania, and was afterward victorious over the revolted Poles in 1715. Died in 1728.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" M. RANFT, "Leben und Thaten des General J. H. Grafen von Flemming," 1752.

Flemming, (PAUL,) one of the most celebrated German poets of his time, was born at Hartenstein, in Saxony, in 1609. His "Spiritual and Secular Poems" (1642) are

embassy sent by the Duke of Holstein to Persia in 1636. Died at Hamburg in 1640.

See VARNHAGEN VON ENSE, "Biographische Denkmale," vol. iv.; KARL SCHMITT, "P. Flemming nach seiner literargeschichtlichen Bedeutung dargestellt," 1851.

Flemming or Flemmynge, (RICHARD,) born at Crofton, was appointed in 1420, by Henry V., Bishop of Lincoln. Having zealously opposed the opinions of Wycliffe, he received from the pope the appointment to the Archbishopric of York; but Henry did not permit him to occupy it. He founded Lincoln College, Oxford. Died in 1430.

Flemming, (ROBERT,) a nephew of the preceding,

became Dean of Lincoln in 1451. He published a Greek and Latin Dictionary, and a Latin poem in praise of Pope Sixtus IV. Died in 1483.

Flers, flair, (CAMILLE,) a French landscape-painter, born at Paris in 1802. He revolted against academical traditions and aimed to paint nature in its cimplicity. traditions, and aimed to paint nature in its simplicity. His subjects are mostly taken from French scenery.

Flers, de, deh flaik, (CHARLES,) a French general, born in 1756. In 1793 he commanded the army of the Eastern Pyrenees, and had several engagements with the Spaniards. Being accused of treasure by Spaniards. Being accused of treason, he was arrested by order of the Convention and condemned to death in 1794.

rder of the Convention and condemned to death in 1794.

Flesselle, de, deh flå'sêl', (PHILIPPE,) a French
physician, who graduated in 1528. He was employed
professionally by Francis I., Henry II., Francis II., and
Charles IX. Died in 1562.

Flesselles, de, deh flå'sêl', (JACQUES,) a French civil
officer, one of the first victims of the Revolution, was born

about 1724. He held the office of provost of the mer-chants of Paris, the functions of which are similar to those of mayor. On the day the Bastille was stormed, July 14, 1789, he was charged with hostility to the popular cause and shot by one of the mob.

Fletch'er, (ABRAHAM,) a self-taught English mathematician and physician, born at Little Broughton in 1714, wrote the "Universal Measurer and Mechanic," (1762.)

Died in 1793.

Fletcher, (ALEXANDER,) a British divine, born about 1787, was minister of Finsbury Chapel, London. He published a "Guide to Family Devotion, containing 730 Hymns, 730 Prayers," etc., which passed through many editions, "Addresses to the Young," (1851,) and other works. Died in 1860.

Fletch'er, (Andrew,) an able Scottish republican writer and orator, often called Fletcher of Saltoun, was born at Saltoun in 1653. He was elected to the Scottish Parliament, in which he opposed the arbitrary measures of the court. Having been outlawed about 1680, he retired to the continent, and fought against the Turks. At the revolution of 1688 he returned home, and again became a member of Parliament. "He was by far the most nervous and correct speaker in the Parliament of Scotland," says the Earl of Buchan; "for he drew his style from the pure models of antiquity." He "Two Discourses concerning the Affairs of Scotland," (1698.) Lockhart praises the "undaunted courage and pathetic eloquence" with which he exposed the oppression to which Scotland was subjected. Died in London in 1716. Although a determined foe to despotism, Fletcher appears to have had little confidence in the capacity of the common people for self-government. Macaulay goes so far as to accuse him of being "the author of a plan for reducing a large part of the working-classes of Scotland to slavery." ("History," vol. i. p. 501.)

See Earl of Buchan, "Life and Writings of Andrew Fletcher," 1792; "Retrospective Review," vol. iv., 1821.

Fletcher, (ANDREW,) Lord Milton, a Scottish judge, nephew of the preceding, was born in 1692. He became a lord of session in 1724, and keeper of the signet in 1748. He was the confidential agent of the Duke of Argyll when the latter had the chief management of Scottish affairs. He is commended for his services in the promotion of commerce, manufactures, and agriculture. Died in 1766.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

in 1609. His "Spiritual and Secular Poems" (1642) are greatly admired for their melody of versification, and his sonnets display merit of a high order. He went with an Phineas. In 1588 he was ambassador to Russia, ot

which nation he wrote a curious account, (1590.) This was suppressed by government, lest it should give of-fence to the Russian court. Died in 1610.

fence to the Russian court. Died in 1610.

Fletcher, (GILES,) a son of the preceding, born about 1588, was educated at Cambridge, and obtained the living of Alderton, in Suffolk. He wrote an admired and picturesque poem, "Christ's Victory and Triumph in Heaven and Earth over and after Death," (1610.) "Giles seems," says Hallam, "to have more vigour than his elder brother, [Phineas,] but less sweetness and smoothness.... They both bear much resemblance to Spenser.... They were endowed with minds eminently poetical and not inferior in imagination to any of their poetical, and not inferior in imagination to any of their contemporaries." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in 1623.

See Campbell, "Specimens of the British Poets," vol. ii.

Fletcher, (JAMES,) an English writer and school-teacher, born in 1811, lived in London. He published "The Siege of Damascus," "The Gem, and other Poems," and a "History of Poland," (1831.) In a fit of insanity, he committed suicide in 1832.

Fletcher, (JOHN,) an eminent English dramatic author, born in Northamptonshire in 1576, was a son of Richard, Bishop of Bristol and London. He was edu-Richard, Bishop of Bristol and London. He was educated at Cambridge, and became the friend of Francis Beaumont, with whom his name is inseparably associated as a partner in authorship. The unity of feeling and identity of genius between them were such that critics are unable to assign their respective shares in their works. Among the dramas of Beaumont and Fletcher, works. Among the dramas of Beaumont and Fletcher, which had immense success, are "The Maid's Tragedy," (before 1611,) "Philaster," (1611,) and "The Loyal Subject," (1618.) Fletcher was sole author of "The Faithful Shepherdess," "The Scornful Lady," (1616,) "The Spanish Curate," comedy, (1622,) "Rule a Wife and Have a Wife," a comedy, (1624,) and many other comedies, or tragi-comedies, in verse. Dryden informs us that in his time the plays of Beaumont and Fletcher were perhis time the plays of Beaumont and Fletcher were per-formed oftener than those of Shakspeare. "Fletcher," remarks Hallam, "is as much superior to Shakspeare in his knowledge of the stage, as he falls below him in that of human nature. . . . His sentiments and style, where not concealed by obscurity, are very dramatic. His thoughts are noble, and tinged with the ideality of romance; his metaphors vivid, though sometimes too forced. . . . Yet we are seldom arrested by striking beauties: good lines occur in every page, fine ones but rarely." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") The same critic censures the "protracted indecency" of these authors. (See BEAUMONT, FRANCIS.) Died in 1625.

See LANGBAINE, "Account of the English Dramatic Poets," 1691.

Fletcher or Fléchère, (John William,) a divine, born at Nyon, in Switzerland, in 1729. He removed to England in his youth, became a priest of the Anglican Church, and obtained the living of Madeley, in Salop, in 1760. He was a religious associate of John Wesley, and author of several works. author of several works, some of which were directed against Calvinism. His works were published in 8 vols., (1803.) He died in Shropshire in 1785. "No Church," says R. Southey, "has ever possessed a more apostolic minister."

See J. Benson, "Life of J. W. Fletcher."

Fletcher, (PHINEAS,) an English poet, born in 1584, was the son of Giles Fletcher the ambassador. He was the son of Glies Fletcher the almossador. He living of Hilgay. He wrote "The Locustæ, or Apollyonists," "Sicelides, a Drama," and other poems. His reputation as a poet rests on "The Purple Island, or the Isle of Man," (1633,) an allegorical description of the human body, faculties, and passions. Milton is said to have admired and imitated him. "He is entitled," says Headley, "to a very high rank among our old English classics." Hallam thinks him deserving of praise, but that his poem "from its very nature is insufferably wearisome." (See Fletcher, Giles.) Died about 1650. See Johnson and Chalmers, "Lives of the English Poets;" "Biographia Britannica;" "Retrospective Review," vol. ii., 1820.

chaplain to Queen Elizabeth, who directed him in 1586 to attend Mary Stuart at her execution; but she declined to listen to his exhortations. He was appointed Bishop of Bristol in 1589, of Worcester in 1592, and of London in

1594. Died in 1596.

Fleuranges, de, deh fluh'rônzh', (ROBERT de la Marck—deh la mārk,) Seigneur, a brave French officer, born of a noble family at Sedan in 1491, offered his services to Louis XII. at an early age, and became the companion of the Count of Angouleme, afterwards Francis I. At the battle of Novara, or Asti, he is said to have received forty-six wounds. In 1525 he was taken prisoner with Francis I. at the battle of Pavía. A few years after this he was promoted to the rank of marshal of France. He wrote a "History of Memorable Events which occurred from 1499 to 1521." Died in 1537.

Fleuriau, fluh're-ō', (Jérôme Charlemagne,) Marquis de Langle, (deh longl,) a French writer, born in

duis de Langie, (uch 10.8gh,) a 17.50 Brittany about 1742; died in 1807.

Fleurieu, de, deh fluh're-uh', (CHARLES PIERRE Claret—klä'rà',) COUNT, a skilful French hydrographer and statesman, born in Lyons in 1738. He entered the navy in his youth, acquired skill in naval tactics, and became director-general of the ports and arsenals in 1776. He was minister of marine from October, 1790, until May, 1791, after which he was chosen a member of the Institute. He planned the naval operations of the war against the British, 1778 to 1783, in which he displayed great strategical skill. He published, besides other writings, a valuable work, entitled a "Voyage around the World, made by Étienne Marchand," (4 vols., 1798.) with notes and many charts. He became councillor of state in 1799, and intendant-general of the emperor's household, and a senator, in 1805. Died in 1810.

See Delambre, "Notice sur la Vie, etc. de M. le Comte de Fleurieu;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fleuriot-Lescot, fluh're'o' lês'ko', (J. A. C.,) born in Brussels about 1760, was a violent Jacobin, and acted for a short time as mayor of Paris, until the fall of Robespierre, his patron, with whom he was executed

Fleury, fluh're', (ABRAHAM JOSEPH Bénard—bà'-naR',) a French comedian, born at Chartres in 1751, He performed in Paris with success from 1778 to 1818. Died in 1822.

See "Mémoires de Fleury," by J. B. LAFITTE, 1835.

Fleury, (CLAUDE,) ABBÉ, a pious and learned ecclesiastic, born in Paris in 1640, practised law several years before he entered the priesthood. In 1672 Louis XIV. chose him for tutor to the Princes de Conti. He was associated with Fénelon about sixteen years (1689-1705) as sub-preceptor of the Dukes of Burgundy, Anjou, and Berry. After their education was finished, the king gave him the rich priory of Argenteuil. In 1696 Abbe Fleury was elected a member of the French Academy in the place of La Bruyère. Contemporary writers agree the place of La Bruyere. Contemporary writers agree in extolling his moral qualities, his profound learning, and his literary merit. He published a work on the "Morality of Christians," another on "Ecclesiastical Law," and a "Historical Catechism," (1683,) which had great success. His greatest work is his "Ecclesiastical History," ("Histoire ecclesiastique," 20 vols., 1691-1721) comparising a period of about four cartries. 1723,) comprising a period of about four centuries. His style is pure, clear, and concise, and his spirit liberal and candid. He was confessor to Louis XV. from 1716 to 1722. Voltaire said, "His history of the Church is the best that has been written." Died in July, 1723.

See RONDET, "Notice sur Abbé Fleury" prefixed to an edition of his "Opuscules," 5 vols., 1780; C. E. SIMONETTI, "Der Charakter eines Geschichtsschreibers in dem Leben und aus den Schriften des Abbts C. Fleury, '1746; Jacefa, "Notice sur C. Fleury considéré comme Historien de l'Eglise," 1847.

Fleury, (EMILE FELIX,) a French general, born in Paris in 1815. He served in Algeria, became a senator in 1865, and was sent as ambassador to Russia in 1869. He died in 1884.

Fleury, (JULIEN,) a French philologist, born about 1650. He edited Apuleius "ad usum Delphini," (1688.) Died in 1725

Fletcher, (RICHARD,) an English prelate, born in Kent, was the father of John the dramatist. He became kwan'ye',) Duchesse, a literary French lady, born in

929

Paris about 1776. In 1794 she was confined in the same prison with André Chénier, and was the subject of his ode "La jeune Captive." She wrote a novel entitled "Alvar," (1818.) Died in 1820.

Fleury, de, (ANDRÉ HERCULE,) CARDINAL, an eminent French statesman, born at Lodève, in Languedoc, on the 22d of June, 1653, was educated at Paris. To superior mental faculties and wit he added high literary attainments and persuasive eloquence. In 1677 he was chosen almoner to the queen, and after her death, in 1683, he served in the same capacity Louis XIV., who in 1698 nominated him Bishop of Frejus. Just before the death of Louis XIV., by a codicil to his will, he appointed Fleury preceptor to the heir-apparent, aged about six years, who in 1715 succeeded as Louis XV. He performed the duties of this office in such a manner that he gained the affection and respect of the young king, who in 1726 raised him to the dignity of prime minister,—an event which occasioned ample demonstrations of popular joy. In the same year he received from the pope a cardinal's hat. Adopting a pacific and economical policy, he exercised his power with wisdom and fidelity until his death. He maintained peace with Spain and England until 1740, when France, in spite of his efforts, was involved in the general war. He was a member of the French Academy. Died in Paris in January, 1743.

See Saint-Simon, "Mémoires;" Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" F. J. Bataille, "Eloge historique de M. le Cardinal A. H. de Fleury," 1737; "Leben des Cardinals A. H. Fleury," Freiburg, 1743.

Fleury, de, (Guillaume François Joly.)

Fleury de Chaboulon, fluh're' deh sha'boo'lon', (PIERRE ALEXANDRE ÉDOUARD,) a Frenchman, born in 1779. He became private secretary of Napoleon on his return from Elba, and wrote "Memoirs of the Private Life and Reign of Napoleon in 1815," (2 vols., 1819,) which had a great success. Died in 1835.

Flex'man, (Roger,) D.D., an English dissenting minister, born in Devonshire in 1708. He wrote several biographies, and made an index to "The Rambler," which provoked Dr. Loheson's indirection and disease.

which provoked Dr. Johnson's indignation and disgust by entering Milton's name thus:—"Milton, Mr. John." He preached in London many years. Died in 1795.

Flin'ders, (MATTHEW,) an English navigator, born in Lincolnshire about 1760. He made a voyage to New

Holland in 1795, and, in company with George Bass, discovered, in 1798, the strait since called Bass's Strait. As captain of the Investigator, he explored the southern coast of Australia, and discovered the Gulfs of Spencer and Saint Vincent. On a homeward-bound voyage, being compelled to put in to the Isle of France, he was detained a prisoner by the French about six years, 1803-10. He died in England in 1814, just after he had published his "Voyage to Terra Australis," (2 vols., 1814.)

See "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1814.

Flink or Flinck, flink, (GOVAERT, go'vart,) a skilful Dutch painter of portraits and history, born at Cleves in 1616, was a pupil of Rembrandt, whose style he imitated with success. He worked at Amsterdam, and was patronized by the Elector of Brandenburg. Among his works are "Solomon praying for Wisdom," and a "Virgin and Child." Died in 1660.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Flins des Oliviers, de, deh flån då zo le ve-å (, (Claude Marie Louis Carbon—kår bon',) a French poet, born at Rheims in 1757. He wrote "The Awaking of Epimenides," ("Le Reveil d'Epiménide,") a drama,

and many other poems. Died in 1806.

Flint, (AUSTIN,) a distinguished American physician and medical writer, born in Petersham, Massachusetts, in 1812, graduated as M.D. at Harvard in 1833. He was one of the founders of the Buffalo Medical College in See W. Flood, "Life and Correspondence of Henry Flood," 1838.

Flood, (Robert.) See Fludd.

Floquet, flo'k', (Étienne Joseph,) a French composer, born at Aix in 1750; died in 1785.

Floquet, flo'k', (Étienne Joseph,) a French composer, born at Aix in 1750; died in 1785.

Floquet, (Pierre Amable,) a French historical writer and advocate, born at Rouen in 1797. His principles works, "Practical Treatise on the Pathology, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Diseases of the Heart," (1859,) and 1840–43,) which gained a prize of the Institute.

an excellent work on the "Practice of Medicine," (1866; 3d edition, 1868.)

Flint, (Austin,) a son of the preceding, born in Northampton, Massachusetts, in 1836, studied at Harvard, and graduated at Jefferson Medical College in 1857. He became professor of physiology in the University of Buffalo in 1858, and was afterwards professor of the same branch in the Long Island College Hospital. His essay on the Excretory Function of the Liver, translated into French, received from the Institute of France a prize of 1500 francs. He has made several valuable contribu-tions to the "American Journal of Medical Sciences," and other periodicals.

Flint, (Тімотну,) an American author and traveller,

born at North Reading, Massachusetts, in 1780. In 1815 born at North Reading, Massachusetts, in 1780. In 1815 he went as a missionary to the Valley of the Mississippi. In 1826 he published "Recollections of Ten Years passed in the Valley of the Mississippi," He also wrote "Geography of the Mississippi Valley," (2 vols., 1828,) "Arthur Clenning" (1828) and other novels, and made contributions to several periodicals. He died in Massachusetti in 28 and 1828.)

sachusetts in 1840.

See GRISWOLD, "Prose Writers of America."

Flin'toff, (OWEN,) a British legal writer of the present Flin'toff, (OWEN,) a British legal writer of the present century. He published an excellent work on "The Law of Real Property," (1839,) also "The Rise and Progress of the Laws of England and Wales," and an "Introduction to Conveyancing," (1840.)

Flipart, fle'pār', (JEAN JACQUES,) a skilful French engraver and designer, born in Paris in 1723, was an associate of the Royal Academy. He engraved a "Holy Family," after Giulio Romano, and some works of Greuze and Vernet. Died in 1782.

Flocco, flok'ko, or Floke, a Norwegian or Swedish pirate, who acquired reputation by his enterprise in navi-

pirate, who acquired reputation by his enterprise in navigation. In 865 A.D. he visited Iceland, and gave it the name which it now bears.

Flocon, flo'kôn', (FERDINAND,) a French journalist, born in Paris about 1800. He became in 1845 chief editor of the "Réforme," the organ of the radical democracy, and in February, 1848, secretary of the pro-visional government formed by the revolutionists. His

official career ended in June of that year.

Flodoard, flo'do'ar', a French historian and priest, born at Épernay in 894 A.D., wrote a history of the Church of Rheims, and a chronicle of events that occurred in France from 919 to 966. He was canon of

Rheims when he died, in 966.

Floerke. See FLÖRKE.

Flögel or Floegel, flö'gel, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a
German writer, born in Silesia in 1729, became professor
of philosophy at Liegnitz in 1774. He wrote a "History
of the Human Intellect," (1776,) a curious work, of great
research, "The History of Comic Literature," (4 vols., 1784-86,) which is commended, and a few other works. Died in 1788.

Floke. See FLOCCO.

Flood, flud, (Rt. Hon. Henry,) an eloquent Irish orator, born in 1732. He was elected in 1759 to the Irish Parliament, where he became one of the chiefs of the opposition, and a rival of Grattan, with whom he was formerly intimate. They had a personal dispute in the House in 1783, which was a remarkable display of the power of invective on both sides. Flood challenged his opponent; but the meeting was prevented by the authorities. About that date Flood became a member of the English Parliament, in which he sat until 1790. Mr. Phillips, the biographer of Curran, informs us that the latter once said, "Flood was immeasurably the greatest man of his time in Ireland;" but this opinion and recognized in Hadiod: is not generally concurred in. He died in 1791. His speeches and poetical pieces have been published.

See W. Floop, "Life and Correspondence of Henry Flood," 1838.

Flor, de, deh flor, (ROGER,) a famous military adventurer, born about 1264. In his youth he fought with the crusaders against the Saracens. About 1303 he entered the service of the emperor Andronicus, for whom he rained several victories over the Turks. He was assassinated, by order of the emperor, in 1306 or 1307.

See LE BEAU, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Flo'ra, [Fr. FLORE, flor,] an ancient Italian divinity, the goddess of flowers, appears to have been worshipped in the time of Numa, or earlier. Her annual festival (Floralia) was celebrated from April 28 to May The Flora of the Romans corresponded to the Greek

Flore, (FRANC.) See FLORIS, (FRANS.)
Flor'ence of Worcester, (woos'ter.) a learned
monk, was the first chronicler who wrote in England
after the Norman Conquest. His chronicle (in Latin)
was printed in 1592. Died in 1118.

Florencourt, von, fon flo'rôn'koor', (Franz Chassot-sha'so',) a German journalist and political writer, of aristocratic principles, was born at Brunswick in 1803.

Since 1851 he has lived in Vienna.

Florencourt, von, (WILHELM CHASSOT,) a German antiquary and writer on numismatics; born about 1800. Florent, flo'rent, or Floris, flo'ris, I., Count of Fries-

land, was killed in battle by the men of Brabant in 1061.

Florent II., Count of Friesland and Holland, succeeded his father, Thierry V., in 1091, at the age of ten. Died in 1122

Florent III., Count of Holland, was a son of Thierry VI., whom he succeeded in 1157. He waged war against the Count of Flanders, and in 1189 followed the emperor Frederick I. in a crusade. He died at Antioch in 1190.

Florent IV. of Holland, born in 1210, began to reign in 1223. In his reign a great storm and inundation of the sea covered a populous district now occupied by the Zuyder Zee, which was then first formed. He was assassinated in 1235.

Florent V., a grandson of the preceding, was about two years old at the death of his father, in 1254. He waged a long war against the revolted West Frisians and against the Flemings. He was assassinated in 1296. Florent-Chrétien. See Chrétien.

Florentino. See FIORENTINO.

Flo-ren-ti'nus, a Roman jurist, who had a high reputation, but of whom little is known. He is supposed to have lived in the time of Ulpian, (who died in 228 A.D.,) or later. He wrote many books of "Institutiones."

Flores, flo'res, (Andres,) a minor Spanish poet, born at Segovia in 1484, wrote lyric poems. Died about 1560. Flores, flores or flor, (Louis,) born at Ghent in 1570,

became a monk, and went as a missionary to the Philippine Isles. The Dutch imprisoned him, and then delivered him to the Japanese, who put him to death in 1622. He wrote an "Account of the State of Christianity."

Flores, de, da flo'rês, (Juan,) a Spanish novelist, who flourished about 1510. He wrote "The History of Cerisel and Mirabella," ("La Historia de Cerisel y

Mirabella," 1524,) which was very popular.

Florez, floreth, (Enrique,) a Spanish monk, and an excellent historian and numismatist, born at Valladolid in 1701, devoted his life to the investigation of history, in 1701, devoted his life to the investigation of history, especially that of Spain. His first essay, entitled "Key to History," ("Clave historical," 1743,) was very successful. He wrote a voluminous work on the Ecclesiastical History of Spain, ("España sagrada," in 29 vols., 1747-70.) After his death it was continued and completed, in forty-six volumes. This work has a high character for veracity and literary merit. He was also author of a learned antiquarian treatise on medals. Died in 1872 learned antiquarian treatise on medals. Died in 1773.

See BOUTERWEK, "Histoire de la Littérature Espagnole;" FRANCISCO MENDEZ, "Noticias de la Vida y Escritos del P. H. Florez," Madrid, 1780.

Florian, (DOCAMPO.) See Docampo.

Flo'ri-an, (in Latin, Mar'cus (or An'nius) Floria'nus,) a Roman emperor, who was a half-brother of the emperor Tacitus. At the death of the latter, Florian was proclaimed his successor by a part of the army, while the legions of the East supported the claims of Probus. A few months after this event, Florian was killed by his own soldiers, in 276 A.D.

Florian, de, deh flo're'on', (Jean Pierre Clarisklå ress',) a French novelist and poet, was born at the château de Florian, in the department of Gard, in March, of Voltaire, who encouraged his literary aspirations. In youth or childhood he often visited the house became gentleman-in-ordinary to the Duc de Penthièvre, who treated him with much favour and confidence. 1783 he published the romance of "Galatea," which was very popular, and was followed by "Numa Pompilius," (1786,) "Estelle," (1788,) and several comedies and fables, which obtained the public favour. He translated "Don Quixote" into French. He was admitted into the French Academy in 1788. During the reign of terror he was imprisoned several months, but was released by the coup d'état of 9th Thermidor. Among French fabulists he is considered next to La Fontaine. Died near Paris in 1794.

See Rosny, "Vie de Florian," 1798; LACRETELLE, "Éloge de Florian," 1812; "Jeunesse de Florian, ou Mémoires d'un jeune Espagnol," 1807; VIANCIN, "Éloge de Florian," 1833.

Floriani, flo-re-â'nee, (FRANCESCO,) a painter of the Venetian school, born at Udine, flourished about 1570.

Florida, de la, da la flo-ree' Da, (MARQUIS,) a Spanish general, born in Madrid about the year 1646. He distinguished himself by his military talents in the reigns of Charles II. and Philip V., defended Milan in 1706 against Prince Eugene, and commanded under the Duke of Vendôme at the important battle of Almanza, in 1707, where the French and Spaniards defeated the English

and their allies. Died in 1714. Florida Blanca, flo-ree'Då blån'kå, (José **Moñino** mon-yee'no,) COUNT OF, an eminent Spanish statesman, born at Helin, in Murcia, in 1728, belonged by birth to the middle class. After studying law at Salamanca, he practised several years with increasing reputation, and filled the office of fiscal of the Council of Castile. About 1770 he was appointed ambassador to Rome, where displayed great diplomatic ability, and remained until the resignation of the prime minister Grimaldi, who, having the privilege of naming his successor, selected Monino, who had recently been created Count of Florida Blanca. He entered the office in February, 1777, soon after which Charles III. of Spain formed an alliance with France against England. Monino carried on the war with vigour, ability, and credit; and, though his efforts to recover Gibraltar were frustrated, the Spaniards captured Florida, Minorca, the Bahamas, and a fleet of fifty-five merchant-Peace having been made with England in Januvessels. ary, 1783, he promoted the cause of popular education, patronized arts and sciences, and made several wise reforms in the domestic policy of Spain. Just before the death of Charles III., in 1788, he testified his confidence in his minister by commending him to the favour of his successor, Charles IV., who retained him in his service until the intrigues of the queen and the notorious Godoy effected his dismissal in 1792. His disposition is said to have been amiable, and his moral character high. Died in 1808.

See COXE, "Memoirs of the Kings of Spain of the House of Bourbon," 5 vols., 1815.

Floridor, flo're'dor', (Josias de Soulas-deh soo'lâs',) Sieur de Prinefosse, a popular French comedian, was born of a noble family in Brie in 1608. Floridor was a fancy name which he assumed when he became an actor. He performed the principal rôles in tragedy and high comedy, and was a great favourite with the public. Died about 1671.

Floridus, flo-ree'dooce, (Francesco,) an Italian philologist, born about 1500. He removed to Paris at the request of Francis I., who gave him a pension. He made a translation into Latin verse of eight books of the "Odyssey," (1545,) which had a great success. His death prevented the completion of it. He wrote an

"Apology for the Latin Language," (1537,) and other works. Died in 1547.

Florigerio, flo-re-jā/re-o, or Florigorio, flo-re-go/-re-o, (SEBASTIANO,) an Italian painter of the Venetian

school, born at Udine, lived about 1535.
Florimond de Remond, flo're'mon' deh reh-mon', French Roman Catholic theologian, born at Agen; died in 1602.

931

Florio, flo're-o, (DANIELE,) COUNT, an Italian poet,

born at Udine in 1710; died in 1789.

Florio, flo're-o, (JOHN,) surnamed THE RESOLUTE, a chilologist and grammarian, born in London, of Italian parents, about 1545. He was professor of French and Italian in the University of Oxford, and in the reign of James I. was appointed to teach those languages to Prince Henry. He married a sister of Samuel Days of Prince He published an "Italian and English Dictionary," (1597,) the most copious then extant, a translation of Montaigne's "Essays," (1603,) and several other works. Shakspeare, it is supposed, ridiculed him in the character of Holofernes in "Love's Labour Lost," Died in 1625.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Floriot, flo're-o', (PIERRE,) a French moralist, born in 1604, became confessor to the recluses of Port-Royal. He wrote a pious work entitled "La Morale du Pater," or "La Morale chrétienne," ("Christian Morality," 5 vols., 1672.) which was much esteemed. Died in 1691.

Floris, flo'ris, (FRANS,) [Fr. FRANC-FLORE, fRONK flor,] an excellent Flemish painter, born at Antwerp in 1520, was surnamed THE RAPHAEL OF FLANDERS. proper name was Frans de Vriend, (vreend.) He studied the works of Michael Angelo in Rome, and returned to Antwerp. He was eminent for boldness of design, richness of invention, and facility of execution. Among his master-pieces are a "Nativity," a "Crucifixion," and "The Last Judgment." He is said to have been very intemperate. Died in 1570.

His son and pupil, FRANS FLORIS, was a skilful painter,

especially of small pictures.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Floris, flo'ris, (PIETER WILLEMSZOON,) a navigator, orn at Dantzic. He sailed to the East Indies as factor born at Dantzic. of the English Company in 1610, before which he had visited those regions in the service of the Dutch. He returned in 1615, and wrote, in Dutch, an interesting journal of his voyage, a version of which was published

by Purchas. Died in 1615.

Flörke or Floerke, flör/keh, (Johann Ernst,) a
German author, born at Altenkalden in 1767; died in 1830.

Flo'rus, (DREPA'NIUS,) a theologian and poet, who probably wrote about 850 A.D., and was a canon or deacon of the church of Lyons. He composed, besides Latin poems, a commentary on the Epistles of Saint Paul, and a refutation of Erigena on predestination.

Flo'rus, (Gessius,) a Roman officer, who became governor of Judea in 64 A.D. His cruelty and rapacity provoked the last revolt of the Jews, which resulted in the destruction of Jerusalem, 70 A.D.

Florus, (Julius,) a celebrated orator of Gaul, born about 20 B.C., practised at the Roman bar, and afterwards in his native country. Quintilian speaks highly

of his eloquence. Died about 55 A.D.

Florus, (Lucius Annæus,) a Latin historian, who lived in the reigns of Trajan and Hadrian, and, according to some authors, was a native of Spain. He wrote an "Epitome of Roman History," ("Epitome de Gestis Romanorum,") from the origin of Rome to the time of Augustus, compiled probably from historians whose works are lost. Critics observe that he deals rather largely in panegyric, but give him credit for being an agreeable writer and generally exact. His style is ele-gant but somewhat declamatory. gant, but somewhat declamatory.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis;" J. M. Heinze, "Commentatio de Floro non historico sed rhetore," 1787.

Flotow, von (FRIEDRICH,) a German composer, born at Teutendorf in 1811. He composed operas entitled "Martha," "Linda," "Albin," etc. Died in 1883.

Flotte, flot, (PIERRE,) a French lawyer, who performed an important part in the quarrel between King Philip the Fair and Pope Boniface about 1300. He was sent to Rome with an answer to the pope's bull, and is said to have used insulting language to Boniface. He was killed

Flotte, de, deh flot, (ÉTIENNE Gaston—gās'tôn',) BARON, a French littérateur, nephew of Lantier the poet, was born near Marseilles in 1805. He has written, besides other poems, the "Exile of Dante," (1833,) and "La Vendée," (1845.)

Flottes, flot, (JEAN BAPTISTE MARCEL,) ABBÉ, a French writer and professor of philosophy, born at Montpellier in 1789.

Flottwell, flot'well, (EDUARD HEINRICH,) a Prussian statesman, born at Insterburg in 1786, was appointed

minister of state in 1844.

Flourens, floo'rôn', (MARIE JEAN PIERRE,) an eminent French physiologist and author, born near Béziers in 1794. He took his degree in medicine in 1813, and became a resident of Paris in 1814. In 1822 he produced "Researches on Irritability and Sensibility," He was admitted into the Academy of Sciences in 1828, after he had published an able work called "Researches on the Properties and Functions of the Nervous System in Vertebrate Animals," (1824.) He became professor of comparative anatomy in the museum in 1832, and perpetual secretary of the Academy of Sciences in 1833. Among his chief works are "Analysis of the Labours of Nervous Systems of the Labours of Committee of the State of the Among his chief works are "Analysis of the Labours of Cuvier," ("Analyse raisonnée des Travaux de G. Cuvier," 1841,) "Buffon, Histoire de ses Idées et de ses Travaux," (1844,) "Theory of the Formation of the Bones," (1847,) "Course of Comparative Physiology," (3 vols., 1854,) and "Human Longevity and the Quantity of Life on the Globe," (1854,) a very popular book. He was elected to the French Academy in 1840. Died in 1867. See QUERARD, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie

Flower, (WILLIAM HENRY,) an English biologist, born in 1831. He is Hunterian professor of comparative anatomy and physiology at the Royal College of Surgeons, and president of the Zoological Society. He is also the author of several works on anatomy &c.

Floyd, (John,) an English writer on theology, born in Cambridgeshire, became a Jesuit about 1593. was banished after that date.

Floyd, (John B.,) an American lawyer and general, born in Pulaski county, Virginia, in 1805. He was appointed secretary of war by President Buchanan in March, 1857. To aid the cause of disunion, he transferred more than one hundred thousand muskets and rifles, besides a great number of cannon, from Northern armories to the South, in 1860. He resigned about December 25, 1860, after which he was accused of being a defaulter, but was not brought to trial. Having joined the army of the Confederates, he commanded at Fort Donelson when it was attacked by General Grant, February, 1862. When the capture of the fort became in-

evitable, he turned the command over to Pillow, and escaped by flight. Died in 1863.

Floyd, (WILLIAM,) an American patriot, born in Suffolk county, New York, in 1734. He was chosen in 1774, a delegate to the first Continental Congress, in which he continued to serve about eight years, and signed the Declaration of Independence. Died in 1821.

See Goodrich, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence."

Floy'er, (Sir John,) a skilful English physician, born at Hinters in 1649. He published several professional treatises, and translated the "Sibylline Oracles" from the Greek. His learning and piety were commended by Dr. Johnson, who had been under his medical care. He

was a strenuous advocate of cold baths. Died in 1734.

Fludd, [Lat. De Fluc'tibus,] (Robert), an English physician and writer, born at Milgate in 1574, was reputed a man of great learning, especially in occult sciences, and was an adept in the Rosicrucian philosophy. He published treatises on various subjects, abound-ing in abstruse philosophy and visionary theories, with ing in abstruse philosophy and visionary theories, with some original ideas. Kepler and Gassendi did him the honour to write refutations of his system. Thomas Fuller says, "His works are for the English to slight or admire, for the French and other foreigners to understand or use." ("Worthies of England.") Died in 1637. See Brucker, "History of Philosophy."

Flüe, de, deh flü'eh, (NICOLAS,) a Swiss patriot and hermit, born at the village of Saxeln in 1417, was revered by his countrymen for his piety and wisdom. When the by his countrymen for his piety and wisdom. When the confederacy was in great peril from civil dissension, he restored harmony on the basis of the Covenant of Stantz, formed in 1481. Died in 1487.

Fluegel. See Flügel.

932

Flügel, flü'gel, (Gustav Lebrecht,) a German Oriental scholar, born at Bautzen in 1802. His most important work is the edition of the large encyclopædic-bibliographical Dictionary of Haji (Hadschi) Khalfa, with a Latin translation and commentary, six volumes of which were completed in 1852. He was professor at Meissen from 1832 to 1850. Died at Dresden in 1870.

Flügel, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) a distinguished German levicographer, born at Barby, on the Elbe, in 1788.

man lexicographer, born at Barby, on the Elbe, in 1788. He brought out in 1830 his "Complete English-German and German-English Dictionary," (2 vols.,) and in 1840 his "Triglotte, or Merchant's Dictionary, in German, English, and French," (3 vols.) He lived at Leipsic. Died in 1855. Died in 1855

Flus'ser, (CHARLES W.,) an American naval officer, born in Maryland about 1832. He gained the rank of lieutenant in 1855. He commanded the gunboat Miami, and was killed in a battle against the iron-clad Albemarle,

in Roanoke River, April, 1864. Flygare-Carlén. See Carlén.

Foa, fo't', (EUGÉNIE,) originally named GRADIS, a French authoress, born at Bordeaux about the end of the eighteenth century. She wrote "Le Petit Robinson de Paris," (1840,) and other moral tales for youth. Died

in Paris in 1853.

Fodéré, fo'dà'rà', (FRANÇOIS EMANUEL,) an eminent physician, born in Savoy in 1764. About 1814 he was physician, born in Savoy in 1704. About 1814 he was elected professor of legal medicine in Strasbourg, and physician of the Royal College of that place, where he passed the rest of his life. He wrote numerous valuable professional works, among which are a "Treatise on Legal Medicine and Public Hygiene," (3 vols., 1798,) and a "Natural History of the County of Nice," (2 vols., 1828). And a Pratural Friedry (1812.) Died in 1835.

See Ducros, "Notice sur la Vie et les Travaux du Dr. Fodéré," 1845: A. MOTTARD, "Notice historique sur la Vie du Professeur Fodéré," 1843.

Fodhail, fo-dīl' or fo-dāl', (Aboo-Alee or Abû-Alî, â'bōō â'lee,) a Mussulman saint, born at Samarcand or in Khorassân. He was a highway-robber in his youth. Many of his sententious sayings have been preserved. Died in 803 A.D.

See Ibn-Khallikân, "Biographical Dictionary;" Aboolfeda, "Annales."

Foe, De. See DE FOE.

Foe, De. See DE FOE.

Foelix, fà'lèks', (Jean Jacques Gaspard,) a French
jurist, born at Oberstein in 1791. He published a "Treatise on Private International Law," ("Traité du Droit
international privé," 1843.) Died in 1853.

Foerster. See Förster.

Foës, fo'ês', (Anuce,) [Lat. Anu'Tius Foe'sius,] an

eminent French physician, born at Metz in 1528, studied in Paris, and became an excellent Greek scholar. About 1556 he began to practise medicine in Metz, of which of patronage from several foreign princes, but declined them. He acquired a wide reputation by his excellent edition of Hippocrates, with a Latin translation, (1595,) and by another valuable work, entitled "Œconomia Hippocratis," (1588,) which explains obscure terms used by that writer. Died in 1595.

See WILLAUME, "Notice sur A. Foës," 1823.

Fogarasy, fo'göh-rösh-e, (JANOS,) a Hungarian jurist, born at Käsmark in 1801. He wrote, besides other important works, a "Hungarian-German Dictionary," (1836,) "Principles of the Civil Law of Hungary," (1839,) and "The Spirit of the Magyar Language," (1845.)

Fogelberg, fo'gel-bêrg', (BENGT,) a Swedish sculptor, born at Gothenburg in 1787. He went in 1820 to Italy, which became his adopted country. He produced admired statues of Odin, Thor, and Balder. A statue of Psyche is called his master-piece. Died at Trieste in

Psyche is called his master-piece. Died at Trieste in

1854. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Foggia, fod'jå, (FRANCESCO,) an eminent Italian musician, born in Rome in 1604. He was chapel-master of San Giovanni Laterano, Rome, from 1636 to 1661, and composed motets, masses, and other sacred music. He was the first Italian that wrote the tonal fugue. Died at Rome in 1688.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Foggini, fod-jee'nee, (Pietro Francesco,) an Italian scholar and priest, born at Florence in 1713. He held high offices at Rome in the gift of the popes, and became keeper of the Vatican Library in 1775. He wrote several theological treatises, and published a famous manuscript of Virgil, (1741,) which is or was preserved in the Medicean Library, Florence. Died in 1783.

See "Elogio di P. F. Foggini," Florence, 1784.

Fogliani, fòl-yà'nee, or Fogliano, fòl-yà'no, [Lat. Folla'NUS,] (LUIGI,) an Italian writer on music, born at

Módena; died about 1540.
Foglietta, fol-yet'ta, or Foglieta, fol-ya'ta, (UBERTO,) an admired Italian historian, born of a noble family in Genoa in 1518. In 1559 he issued at Rome a historical essay on the Republic of Genoa, which gave so much offence to the aristocracy that they condemned him to exile and confiscated his property. He found a liberal patron in Cardinal Este, who received him as an inmate of his house in Rome. Here he composed, in pure and elegant Latin, his most important work, a "History of Genoa from the Earliest Times to 1527," (1585,) on which he was employed at his death. He also wrote portions of the history of the emperor Charles V., and other works. Among the Italian writers of that age he is esteemed one of the most classical. Died in 1581.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Fogolino, fo-go-lee'no, (MARCELLO,) an excellent painter of the Venetian school, born at Vicenza, was living in 1530. He painted history and landscapes with equal skill. "The Adoration of the Magi" is called his master-piece.

Fo-Hi. See Foo-HEE.

Fohr, for, (Karl Philipp,) a German landscape-painter, born at Heidelberg in 1795, studied at Rome under Koch. Among his works are two pictures of rare excellence, one of which represents a rocky landscape with a waterfall. He was drowned in the Tiber in 1818.

See J. P. DIEFFENBACH, "Leben des Malers C. Fohr," 1823.

Foinard, fwa'nar', (Frédéric Maurice,) a learned French priest, born at Conches about 1685, published a translation of Genesis with critical notes, and a few other

works. Died in 1743.

Foisset, fwå'sà', (JEAN LOUIS SÉVERIN,) a French author, born at Bligny-sous-Beaune in 1796. In 1820 he was engaged as assistant editor of the "Biographie Universelle," for which he wrote a great number of articles, including those on Mirabeau and Petrarch. Died in 1822.

Foix de deb fwå' (CALREDINE). Oneen of Navarre

Foix, de, deh fwå, (CATHERINE,) Queen of Navarre, born in 1470, was the daughter and heiress of Gaston de Foix, Prince de Viane, and Madeleine of France. She was married in 1484 to Jean d'Albret, to whom she brought Navarre as her dowry. She was a great-grand-mother of the famous Henry of Navarre. Died in 1517. Foix, de, (GASTON II.,) COMTE, succeeded his father

He rendered important services to the French

Foix, de, (GASTON III.,) COMTE, Vicomte de Béarn, born in 1331, was a son of Gaston II., and was surnamed PHŒBUS. He married Agnes, a daughter of the King of Navarre and a sister of Charles the Bad. During the revolt of La Jacquerie, 1358, he assisted in the rescue of the dauphin. He afterwards waged with success a war against Count d'Armagnac. His ruling passion was the love of the chase, on which he wrote a treatise, called "Miroir de Phébus des desduicts de la Chasse." According to Froissart, he was a brave, violent, and magnificent representative of the age of chivalry. He died, without an heir, in 1391, and left his domain to the King of France.

Foix, de, (Gaston IV.,) succeeded his father, Jean de Grailly, in 1436. He married a daughter of Juan II. of Aragon and Navarre, who in 1455 appointed him successor to the throne of Navarre. He was a minister of Charles VII. of France, and an ally of Louis XI.

His son Gaston, Prince de Viane, married Madeleine, a daughter of Charles VII. of France, and died in 1470.

Foix, de, (GASTON,) Duc de Nemours, a brave French prince, born in 1489, was a son of Jean de Foix, Vis-

count of Narbonne, and the nephew of Louis XII. of France, who in 1505 created him Duc de Nemours. In 1512 he commanded the army of Italy with brilliant success against the Spaniards, and in the same year, after he had won the great victory of Ravenna, he was killed in the pursuit. Louis XII., on hearing of his loss, said he would gladly give up every inch of Italian ground if he could thus restore his penhety to life. ground if he could thus restore his nephew to life.

See Brantôme, "Vies des grands Capitaines."

Foix, de, (GERMAINE,) Queen of Aragon, born about 1488, was a niece of Louis XII. of France. She was married in 1506 to Ferdinand V. of Castile and Aragon, her grand-uncle. She had one son, who died in infancy.

Poix, de, (Louis,) a French architect and engineer, born in Paris, was employed by Philip II. of Spain; and it is supposed he was one of the architects of the Escurial. He erected the remarkable tower of Cordonan, at the mouth of the Garonne, used as a light-house, which was commenced in 1584 and finished in 1610. It is one hundred and eighty feet high, and is regarded as the most magnificent light-house erected in modern times.

Foix, de, (MARC ANTOINE,) a French Jesuit, born at the château de Fabas in 1627, was noted as a preacher and wrote a few learned treatises, one of which is entitled the "Art of Preaching the Word of God." Died in 1687.

Foix, de, (ODET.) See LAUTREC. Foix, de, (PAUL,) an eminent French jurist and statesman, born in 1528, was descended from the noble family of Foix. After a profound study of law, he was appointed a judge in the Parliament of Paris. By counselling moderation towards the Protestants in 1559, he rendered himself obnoxious to some persons in power, and in 1561 resigned his office. He became a councillor of state about 1565, was employed by Charles IX. as ambassador to England, Venice, etc., and was considered one of the ablest negotiators of his time. In 1576 he was made Archbishop of Toulouse. Died in 1584.

See DE Thou, "Historia sui Temporis;" Sismondi, "Histoire des Français;" Montaigne, "Essais;" Marc Antoine Muret, "Oratio in funere P. Foxii," 1584.

Foix, de, (RAIMOND ROGER,) COMTE, an able French captain, succeeded his father in 1188. In 1191 he led his vassals in a crusade against the infidels in Palestine. After his return he took arms in defence of the Albigenses, but without success. He died in 1222, and left his domain to his son, Roger Bernard.

Foix, de, (ROGER,) COMTE, a French nobleman, inherited his title and estate in 1070. He joined the crusade and went to Palestine in 1095. Died in 1125.

Foix, de, (ROGER BERNARD II.,) COMTE, surnamed THE GREAT, was an ally of Raymond, Count of Toulouse.

He waged war against the crusaders who, under De Montfort, invaded the county of Foix, and was excommunicated by the pope. Died in 1241.

Foix, de, (ROGER BERNARD III.,) COMTE, a grand-

son of the preceding, was distinguished as a poet. He became Comte de Foix in 1265. Died in 1302.

Folard, de, deh fo'lār', (JEAN CHARLES,) a French officer and tactician, born at Avignon in 1669, entered the arms at a poet, and mode himself precision in 1669. the army at an early age, and made himself proficient in tactics and engineering. He served as aide-de-camp to the Duc de Vendôme in Italy in 1702, and was wounded at the battle of Cassano in 1705. The freedom with which be effected delice contains which he offered advice sometimes gave offence to his superiors; but the court twice recognized the value of his services by granting him a pension. In 1709 he was severely wounded at Malplaquet. He accompanied Charles XII. of Sweden in his last campaign, (1718.) Folard acquired reputation by his version of the History of Polybius, with Commentaries, (6 vols., 1727-30,) which illustrate the tactics of the ancients. Died in 1752.

See "Mémoires pour servir à l'Histoire de la Vie de Folard," Paris, 1753; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Folengo, fo-len'go, (GIAMBATTISTA,) an Italian monk and scholar, born at Mantua about 1500. He wrote a few Commentaries on Scripture, which were approved

by the Protestants. Died in 1559.

Folengo, (Teofilo,) (better known by the name Merlino Cocajo or Coccai,) a whimsical Italian poet, a brother of the preceding, was born of a noble family

near Mantua in 1491. He entered a Benedictine convent at the age of sixteen, but soon exchanged that for a dissolute life. He published licentious and burlesque poems, in a style which he called Macaronic, the language being a mixture of Latin and Italian. He returned to the con-

vent in 1526. Died in 1544.

Fo'ley, (JOHN HENRY,) an eminent sculptor, born in Dublin in 1818, studied in the Royal Academy of London. His "Ino and Bacchus" (1840) placed him in the first rank of modern British sculptors. Among his works are "Lear and Cordelia," "Venus rescuing Æneas," "Egeria," a statue of Selden, a statue of John Hampden at the new palace of Westminster, and a bronze statue of Viscount Hardinge at Calcutta. He was selected by of Viscount Hardinge at Calcutta. He was selected by the Queen to execute the figure of the Prince Consort for the Albert Memorial in Hyde Park. Died in 1874.

Foley, (Sir Thomas,) an English admiral, born in Pembrokeshire in 1757. He distinguished himself as captain at the battle of Cape Saint Vincent in 1797, and had the honour of leading the fleet of Nelson into action at the battle of the Nile, in August, 1798. He took a prominent part in the battle of Copenhagen, (1801,) and became a vice-admiral in 1812. At this battle Sir Hyde Parker signalled to Lord Nelson to discontinue the action; but Nelson, putting the glass to his blind eye, said to Foley, "You know, Foley, I have only one eye, and have a right to be blind sometimes. I really do not see the signal." Died in 1833.

Folger, (CHARLES JAMES,) an American politician, born in Massachusetts in 1818. He was for some years from 1870 a judge of the New York court of appeals, and then secretary of the treasury.

and then secretary of the treasury. He died in 1884.

Folkema, (JACOB,) an able Dutch engraver, born at Dokkum in 1692. He engraved plates for books after the designs of Picart, and portraits. Died in 1767.

Folkes, folks, (MARTIN,) F.R.S., an eminent Englis .. antiquary, born in London in 1690, excelled in mathematics and philosophy, was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society in 1713, and succeeded Sir Hans Sloane as president of the same in 1741. He wrote several excellent treatises on ancient monuments and coins, and rendered important services to science. In 1750 he became president of the Society of Antiquaries. In 1742 he was chosen a member of the Academy of Sciences at Paris. Among his works is a "Dissertation on the Weights and Values of Ancient Coins," (1736.) Died in 1754.

Follen, fol'len, (ADOLF LUDWIG,) a German poet and scholar, brother of Charles Follen, noticed in the next article, was born at Giessen in 1794. He published in 1819 his "Free Voices of Fresh Youth," and in 1827 his "Picture-Gallery of German Poetry," both of which enjoy great popularity. He also made several excellent translations from the Latin, Greek, and Italian. Died in 1855.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Fol'len, (CHARLES THEODORE CHRISTIAN,) born at Romrod, in Germany, in 1795, was educated at Giessen. His youthful zeal for liberty having subjected him to persecution from the government, he left his native land in 1820, and, after a visit to Paris, he found a home in Switchest here have a horse before specific to the switchest here have been about 1820. zerland, where he was chosen, about 1821, professor of law in the University of Bâle. In 1824 the Holy Alliance demanded that he should be delivered up, and he escaped only by a sudden departure to Paris and by emigrating to the United States. Here he applied himself with success to the study of the English language. By the favour of La Fayette, he obtained influential friends, and was emission. ployed as German tutor at Harvard. He studied divinity with Dr. Channing in 1827, was admitted to the ministry in 1828, and officiated as teacher in the divinity school at Cambridge. From 1831 to 1834 he was professor of German literature at Harvard. In 1836 and 1837 he had charge of the First Unitarian Church in New York, where he gave offence by speaking against slavery. In 1839 he accepted a call from the church of East Lexington, Massachusetts. In the passage from New York to his home, in January, 1840, he lost his life by the burning of the steamer Lexington.

See a Memoir of his life, by his wife, ELIZA LEE FOLLEN, 1841.

Follen, (ELIZA LEE,) wife of the preceding, born at Boston in 1787, was originally named Cabot. She was the author of "Twilight Stories," "Little Songs," and other popular works for children, and was for several years editor of the "Child's Friend." Died in 1859.

See Griswold's "Female Poets of America."

Fol'lett, (Sir WILLIAM WEBB,) an able English lawyer, born at Topsham in 1798, began to practise law about 1823, and rapidly rose to eminence. He was returned to Parliament for Exeter by the Conservatives in 1835, acted a short time as solicitor-general under Sir Robert Peel, (1834-35,) and was twice re-elected to Parliament, in 1837 and in 1841. He was again appointed solicitor-general in 1841, and became attorney-general in 1844. Died in London in 1845.

See a notice of Sir W. Follett in "Blackwood's Magazine" for January, 1846.

Folleville, de, deh fol'vel', (Guyot, ge'o',) Abbé, a French priest, who in 1793 appeared in the royalist army of La Vendée and gave out that he was the Bishop of Agra, sent by the pope as apostolic vicar. He was received without distrust, and his presence excited great enthusiasm among the army; but before long a brief from the pope informed the generals that he was an impostor. However, they kept the secret from the soldiers, and he continued to act his part until the republicans captured him and put him to death, in 1794.

Folli, fol'lee, or Fuoli, foo-o'lee, (CECILIO,) born at

Fanano in 1615, was for many years professor of anatomy

at Venice.

Folli, (Francesco,) an Italian physician and writer,

born in 1624; died in 1685.

Folo, fo'lo, (GIOVANNI,) an eminent Italian engraver, born at Bassano in 1764, worked at Rome, and imitated the style of Raphael Morghen. He engraved works of several Italian masters. Died at Rome in 1836.

Folquet, fol'k\(\frac{1}{2}\)', or Foulques, fook, a French troubadour and prelate, born at Marseilles about 1160. He was appointed Bishop of Toulouse in 1205, and became a cruel persecutor of the Albigenses. Dante has, however, given him a place in his "Paradiso." Died in 1231.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Foltz, folts, (PHILIPP,) a German painter, and professor in the Academy of Arts at Munich, born at Bingen, on the Rhine, in 1805. He painted in fresco, in the royal palace at Munich, a number of illustrations from Bürger's poems and Schiller's ballads. Among his works is a large oil-picture of "Otho of Bayaria departing from his Feebook Peles of the Thesa of Cases".

Father's Palace for the Throne of Greece."

Folz, or Volz, folts, written also Folcz, (HANS,) a celebrated German poet and Protestant Reformer, born at Worms in 1479. He wrote lyrics, Carnival pieces,

(Fastmachtspiele) and tales in rhyme.

Fonblanque, fon-blank', (ALBANY W.,) an eminent English journalist and political writer, a son of the following, was born in London in 1797. He studied law, but never practised it. About 1822 he succeeded Leigh Hunt as editor of the "Examiner," a Liberal weekly journal, the previous high character of which was maintained by the caustic wit and literary abilities of Mr. Fonblanque. A selection of his editorial articles appeared under the title of "England under Seven Administrations," (3 vols., 1837.) He ceased to edit that journal in 1846, and was chosen director of the statistical department of the Board of Trade in 1852. died in 1872.

Fonblanque, (JOHN DE GRENIER,) an eminent English lawyer, born in 1759, descended from a French Protestant family, became senior king's counsel and senior bencher of the Society of the Middle Temple. He wrote an able and learned "Treatise on Equity," (1793,) which had a wide circulation and was considered as authoritative by the English courts. Died in 1837.

Fonblanque, (JOHN SAMUEL MARTIN,) a son of the

preceding, born about 1787, became commissioner of bankrupts. He published, in 1825, "Bankrupt Statutes," and, with J. A. Paris, M.D., "Medical Jurisprudence," (1823.) Died in 1865 or 1866.

Foncemagne, de, deh fonss'måñ', (Étienne Lauréault—lō'rà'ō',) a French savant, born at Orléans in fe-gà-rā'e-do e sō'sâ, (Jozé Maria,) a Portuguese writer,

1694. He was received in the Academy of Inscriptions in 1722, and chosen a member of the French Academy in 1737. He was eminent for learning, virtue, and talents, and distinguished himself in a literary war with Voltaire in relation to the "Testament politique" of Richelieu, which Voltaire thought was a fabrication. He wrote many able dissertations, inserted in the Memoirs of the Academy of Inscriptions. Died in 1779.

See SABATIER, "Les trois Siècles de la Littérature Française;"
DE CHABANON, "Eloge de M. de Foncemagne," 1780.

Fondolo, fon'do-lo, (GABRINO,) an Italian, who by treachery obtained the sovereignty of Cremona in 1406. He was executed by the Duke of Milan in 1420.

Fonfrède, fon'frad', (Henri,) a French journalist, a son of the following, was born at Bordeaux in 1788. He founded at Bordeaux, in 1820, a journal called "La Tribune," which was soon suppressed by the government. He wrote spirited political articles for other journals, and supported liberal conservative principles. His works were published in 10 vols., 1844. Died in 1841. WORKS WERE Published in 10 vols., 1844. Died in 1841. See E. Ferbos, "Éloge de Henri Fonfrède;" Charles Campan, "Éloge historique de H. Fonfrède," 1845.

Fonfrède, (Jean Baptiste Boyer—bwa'ya',) an eloquent French Girondist, born at Bordeaux in 1766, was a brother-in-law of Ducos. He was elected to the Convention in 1792, and was president of that body in May, 1793. His career was short and memorable. In talents he was ranked next to Vergniaud, Guadet, and Gensonné. He was imprisoned in October, and declined to escape when an opportunity was offered, saying he would share the fate of Ducos. He was executed in October, 1793.

See Lamartine's "History of the Girondists," books xxxi. and xlvii.

Fonk, fonk, (Peter Anton,) a German merchant, born near Cleves in 1781. He was convicted of murder at Treves in 1822, but was pardoned by the king, because his guilt was not clearly proved. Died in 1832.

Fons. See La Fons.

Fonseca, da, då fon-sā'kā, (Antonio,) a Portuguese theologian, born in Lisbon in 1517, obtained in 1544 the chair of theology in Coimbra. Having gained distinction as a pulpit orator, he became preacher to the king, John Died in 1588.

Fonseca, da, (GABRIEL,) a Portuguese physician, born at Lamego, was chief physician of Pope Innocent X. Died in 1668.

Fonseca, da, (PEDRO,) a Portuguese Jesuit and writer, born at Cortizada in 1528, was eminent as a professor of philosophy in the University of Evora, and was surnamed philosophy in the University of Evora, and was surnamed THE PORTUGUESE ARISTOTLE. He was employed in important affairs by Pope Gregory XIII. His principal works are "Institutes of Dialectics," (1564,) and a "Commentary on the Metaphysics of Aristotle," (4 vols., 1572-94.) He is reputed the inventor of the "Sciencia Media," a mode of reconciling free will with predestination. Died in 1599.

See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana."

Fongea da (Peppe Logé) a Portuguese philological

Fonseca, da, (PEDRO Jozé,) a Portuguese philologist,

ronseca, da, (PEDRO JOZE,) a Fortuguese philologist, was the principal author or editor of the "Dictionary of the Portuguese Language" published by the Academy of Lisbon in 1793. Died in 1816.

Fonseca, de, da fon-sā'kā, (ELEANORA Pimentel—pe-mēn-têl',) MARCHIONESS, a beautiful and gifted Italian lady, born in Naples in 1768, became the wife of the Marquis of Fonseca in 1784. She sympathized with the Exerch republicans and was an active adherent of the French republicans, and was an active adherent of the popular party in Naples. While the latter was in the ascendant, she edited a public journal. In 1799 the royalists again prevailed, and condemned her to a felon's death.

death. She was hung in 1799.

Fonseca, de, da fon-sā'kā, (JUAN RODRIGUEZ,) a bigoted Spanish prelate, born at Toro about 1452, became Bishop of Palencia and of Burgos, and a councillor of Queen Isabella. He patronized Torquemada, and opposed the enterprise of Columbus, whom he called a

born at Evora in 1690, was eminent as a theologian and diplomatist. He was aulic councillor of the emperor Charles VI. Died in 1760. See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana."

Fonseca Soares, de, dà fon-sa'kå so-å'rês, (An-TONIO,) or Antonio das Chagas, (dås shå'gas,) a Portuguese theologian and poet, born at Vidigueira in 1631. He was noted for his ascetic piety, and wrote several devotional works. Died in 1682.

See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana;" M. Godinho, "Vida de F. A. das Chagas," 1687.

Fontaine, or Fontaine des Bertins, fon'tan' da ber'tan', (Alexis,) an eminent French geometer, born at Claveison, in Dauphiny, about 1705, came to Paris at an early age, where he became intimate with Clairaut and Maupertuis. In 1733 the Academy of Sciences was and Maupertuis. In 1733 the Academy of Sciences was opened to him, and in 1734 he published his famous memoir on the problem of "Tautochrones," which had been resolved by Huyghens and Newton by different methods, and in which he was afterwards surpassed by Lagrange. He made several important discoveries in mathematics and dynamics. Hearing Nollet read in the Academy a long essay on the value of various commodities, Fontaine said, "This man knows the value of everything except time." Died in 1771.

See CONDORCET, "Éloge de Fontaine;" QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire."

Fontaine, fon'tan', (CHARLES,) a French poet, born in Paris in 1515, translated Ovid's "Epistles" into verse, and wrote mediocre odes, epigrams, etc. Died about 1590.

Fontaine, (NICOLAS,) a pious Jansenist writer, born in Paris in 1625. He joined the recluses of Port-Royal in 1645, and shared the labours and persecutions of Arnauld, Nicole, and Sacy, with whom he was confined in the Bastille. He left interesting "Memoirs of Port-Royal,"

(2 vols., 1736.) Died in 1709.

Fontaine, (Pierre François Leonard,) a distinguished French architect, born at Pontoise on the 20th of September, 1762. He studied in Rome, and became in his youth the friend and associate of Charles Percier, and formed with him a partnership which was only dissolved by death. About 1801 he was appointed architect of the Tuileries. He was afterwards employed in the extension or restoration of the palaces of the Louvre, Saint-Cloud, and Fontainebleau. He erected the triumphal arch of the Carrousel, (1807,) and united the Tuileries with the Louvre. He was admitted into the Institute in 1812, and received the title of first architect of Napoleon in 1813. With Percier he published "Palaces and other Modern Edifices designed at Rome," (1798,) and a successful work "On Interior Decorations," (1812.) He retained the place of chief architect under Louis XVIII. and his successors until 1848. Died in 1853. See "Journal des Beaux-Arts," 1842; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fontaine, I.a. See LA FONTAINE.
Fontaine-Malherbe, fôn'tạn' mắl'arb', (JEAN,) a
French poet, born near Coutances about 1740, wrote two poems which were crowned by the French Academy, viz., "The Rapidity of Life," (1766,) and an "Epistle to the Poor," (1768.) Died in 1780.

Fontaines. See DESFONTAINES.

Fontana, fon-tå/nå, (ANNIBAL) an Italian engraver on precious stones, born in Milan in 1540, acquired a high reputation in his art. Died in 1587.

Fontana, (CARLO,) a celebrated Italian architect, born at Brusita, (CARLO,) a celebrated Italian architect, born at Brusita, (CARLO,) and a pupil of Bornini.

at Bruciato, near Como, in 1634, was a pupil of Bernini. He passed nearly all his life in Rome, and was patronized by several popes. Under Clement X. he constructed the grand fountain in front of Saint Peter's. Among his numerous works are the Grimani palace, the Bolognetti palace, the theatre Tordinona, and the portal of Santa Maria in Trastevere. He wrote ample and valuable descriptions of the Church of Saint Peter, (1694,) and of the Coliseum, (1725.) Died at Rome in 1714.

See QUATREMÈRE DE QUINCY, "Dictionnaire d'Architecture;" FONTENAI, "Dictionnaire des Artistes."

Fontana, (DOMENICO,) an Italian architect and engineer of celebrity, was born at Mili, near Lake Como, His in 1543, and went to Rome at the age of twenty. patron, Pope Sixtus V., employed him as chief architect

in several great works, the most memorable of which was the erection of the Egyptian obelisk in front of Saint Peter's Church. About five hundred engineers having offered their respective plans, that of Fontana was pre-ferred. This great triumph of mechanical skill, which was accomplished in 1586 amidst the applause of the populace, was rewarded by a title of nobility and a large pension. Fontana afterwards raised large obelisks in the Piazza del Popolo and in front of San Giovanni Laterano. He built the palace of the Lateran, the Vatican Library, and the Quirinal Palace, Rome. In 1592 he went to Naples, where he designed the grand royal palace. Died at Naples in 1607.

See Ticozzi, "Dizionario;" Quatremère de Quincy, "Dictionnaire d'Architecture;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fontana, (Felice,) a learned Italian philosopher and naturalist, born at Pomarolo, in the Tyrol, in April, 1730, was a brother of Gregorio, noticed below, and was educated in the best schools of Italy. He was for some time professor of philosophy in Pisa, and afterwards lived in Florence, where he was patronized by the grand duke Leopold. By the order of this prince, he prepared anatomical models in wax, and a fine cabinet or museum of natural history and philosophy, which is one of the ornaments of Florence. He wrote many ingenious treatises on chemistry, physics, and physiology. He died in 1805, and was buried in Florence by the side of Galileo.

See Mangill, "Elogio di F. Fontana," 1813; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fontana, (Francesco,) a Neapolitan astronomer, published "New Observations on Celestial and Earthly Things," (1646.) Died in 1656.

Fontana, (Francesco,) an Italian architect, a descendant of Domenico Fontana, was employed in 1705 in the erection of the column of Antoninus Pius on Monte Citorio, in Rome.

Fontana, (FRANCESCO LUIGI,) a learned Italian car-

Fontana, (Francesco Luigi,) a learned Italian cardinal and writer, born in 1750, accompanied the captive pope to Paris in 1804. Died in 1822.

Fontana, (GAETANO,) an Italian priest and astronomer, born at Módena in 1645. He cultivated astronomy with success, corresponded with Cassini, and published "Institutio Physico-Astronomica," ("Physical and Astronomical Institutes," 1695.) Cassini said the observations of Fontana were the most exact of all that were sent to him. Died in 1710. were sent to him. Died in 1719.

Fontana, (GIOVANNI,) an able Italian architect, born at Mili in 1540, was the brother of Domenico, above named. He was at one time architect of Saint Peter's Church, Rome, and was especially eminent as a hy-

draulic engineer. Died in 1614.

Fontana, (GIULIO CESARE,) a son of Domenico, was an architect, and a native of Rome. Among his best works is the Museo Borbonico at Naples. He flourished about 1600.

Fontana, (GREGORIO,) an eminent Italian mathematician, brother of Felice, noticed above, was born near Roveredo in 1735. In 1763 he became professor of logic and metaphysics in the University of Pavía, in which, a few years later, he obtained the chair of high mathematics. Though he attempted no large work, he left numerous treatises on the latter science, and translated several scientific works from the English. Died in 1803.

See G. B. SAVIOLI, "Elogio di G. Fontana," 1804.

Fontana, (LAVINIA,) an excellent painter, born at Bologna in 1552, was a daughter of Prospero Fontana, noticed below. She was married to an artist named Zappi, and worked in Rome with great success, especially in portraits. She was appointed painter to Gregory XIII. Some of her portraits were attributed to Guido. Among her works are a "Madonna," "The Miracle of the Loaves," and a "Holy Family." Died in 1614.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Fontana, (PROSPERO,) an Italian painter of high reputation, born in Bologna in 1512, was a pupil of Imola and Vasari. He was presented as an excellent portrait-painter by Michael Angelo to Pope Julius III. He also painted historical subjects in fresco, with which he adorned several churches in Rome and Bologna. He excelled in design and composition. Among his pupils were his daughter Lavinia and the Caracci. Died at Rome in 1597.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Fontana, (Publio,) an Italian poet, born at Paluccio, in the diocese of Brescia, in 1548. He wrote the "Apotheosis of Tasso," a poem which extended his reputation through all Italy. His most popular work is "Delphinis," a Latin poem, (1582.) "Fontana is one of the modern poets," says J. Victor Rossi, "who have approached nearest to Virgil in beauty of imagery and harmony of diction." Died in 1609.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Fontanella, fon-tâ-nel'lâ, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian philologist and classical scholar, born in Venice in 1768. He published, besides other works, "Universal Orthography of the Italian Language," ("Ortografia enciclopedica universale della Lingua Italiana," 1826.) He became professor of Greek and Hebrew in Venice. Died in 1827.

See his Autobiography, entitled "Vita di F. Fontanella, scritta da lui medesimo," 1825.

Fontanelle, (JEAN GASPARD DUBOIS.) See DUBOIS.
Fontanelli, fon-tå-nel'lee, (ALFONSO VINCENZO,)
MARQUIS OF, an eminent Italian scholar and linguist,
born at Reggio in 1706. He was employed as ambassador by the Duke of Módena. Died in 1777.
Fontanes, de, deh fön'tån', (JEAN PIERRE MARCELLIN,) born at Geneva in 1721. His ancestors had been
exiled from France as Protestants. He was employed

as inspector of manufactures in Poitou, and wrote treat-

ises on agriculture. Died in 1774.

Fontanes, de, (Louis,) Count, a French statesman and author, son of the preceding, was born at Niort (Poitou) in 1757, and came to Paris at an early age. In 1778 he began his career as a poet by the "Forest of Navarre," he began his career as a poet by the "Forest of Navarre," a descriptive poem, which was favourably received, and was followed by "Le Verger," ("The Orchard,") and an 'Essay on Astronomy," (1789.) The Directory having proscribed him and expelled him from the Institute, he took refuge in England in 1797. In January or February, 1800, by the order and under the auspices of the First Consul Bonaparte, he pronounced a functional substant which mixed for the order. ral eulogy on Washington, which gained for the orator an exalted reputation, and opened to him a second time the doors of the Institute, (Académie Française,) in 1803. It is worthy of remark that the author of this in 1803. noble and eloquent tribute, in analyzing a character so heroic and so admirably balanced as that of Washington, gives to his moderation and good sense the pre-eminence over all his other virtues. He became a member of the corps législatif in 1802, and president of that body in January, 1804. In this position he maintained his reputation by his elegant addresses in reply to the annual speeches from the throne. During the empire he was raised to the rank of a peer of France, and chosen grand master of the Imperial University in 1808. He was appointed a senator in 1810. It appears that he had great influence with Bonaparte, who frequently admitted him to private interviews and invited him to his table. One day, as they were conversing on literature, Bonaparte said, "You like Voltaire: you are wrong: he is a busybody, an incendiary, a scoffer. He has sapped by ridicule the foundations of all authority, divine and human; he has caused the revolution that has dishonoured and ruined us. laugh, monsieur; but will you laugh when I tell you that among twenty of my young officers nineteen had each a volume of this demon in his valise?" He was admitted to the Chamber of Peers at the restoration. "He was," says Châteaubriand, "my guide in the world of letters, and his friendship was one of the honours of my life. The school founded by Boileau, Racine, and Fenelon ended in him." Died in Paris in March, 1821.

See VILLEMAIN, "Éloge de Fontanes," 1821; SAINTE-BEUVE, "Portraits littéraires!" CHÂTEAUBRIAND, "Mémoires d'Outre-Tombe;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fontaney, de, deh fon'ta'na', (JEAN,) a French Jesuit and astronomer, who in 1685 was sent by Colbert to China on a mission partly scientific and partly religious. He and his companions were the pioneers of the French missionary enterprise in China. After he had laboured he displays his peculiar talent for rendering science at-

at Nankin and other places, he returned to France in

at Nankin and other places, he returned to France in 1699. He was living in 1720.

Fontanges, de, deh fôn'tônzh', (Marie Angélique Scoraille de Roussille—sko'rā'ye deh roo'sèl',) DUCHESSE, a beautiful French lady, born in 1661, was the mistress of Louis XIV., over whom she possessed great influence for a few years. Died in 1681.

Fontanieu,fôn'tā'ne-uh',(Gaspard Moïse,) a French writer, born about 1700, was author of a "History of Charles VII.," (still in manuscript.) Died in 1767.

Fontanini, fon-tā-nee'nee, (Giusto,) a learned Italian critic and antiquary, born at Saint Daniel, in Friuli, in 1666, was educated for the church, and lived mostly in Rome. Clement XI. appointed him professor of elo-Rome. Clement XI. appointed him professor of eloquence in the Roman University. In 1706 he published his famous "Treatise on Italian Eloquence," which contains in the third part a Catalogue (Bibliotheca) of classic Italian works, with notes. He gave an improved and enlarged edition in 1736. Apostolo Zeno wrote an excellent critique on this work. Fontanini wrote also other treatises on various subjects, and left unfinished a "Literary History of Friuli." Clement XI. gave him several rich benefices, and Benedict XIII. made him titular Archbishop of Ancyra. Died in 1736.

See D. Fontanini, "Vita di Fontanini," Venice, 1755; FABRONI, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium;" TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Fonte, fon'tà, (MODERATA,) an Italian lady, distinguished for talent, born at Venice in 1555. She married guished for tacht, both at velne in 1555. She married Filippo Giorgi, a lawyer, about 1572. Her memory is said to have been extraordinary. She wrote "Il Floridoro," and other poems. Her original name was Mo-DESTA POZZO, (pot'so.) Died in 1592.

Fontanon, fon'tâ'nôn', (ANTOINE,) a French advocate and in its to wrote and in the program in Angels and chout 1582.

cate and jurist, born in Auvergne, lived about 1580.
Fontanus or Fonteyn, fon'tīn', (NICOLAAS,) a Dutch

physician and writer, lived at Amsterdam about 1620-40.

Fontenai, (JULIEN DE.) See COLDORÉ.
Fontenay, See COLDORÉ.
Fontenay, fônt'nà', (Louis Abel De Bonafons—bo'nà'fôn',) usually called Abbé De Fontenay, a French Jesuit, born near Castres in 1737. He published a "Dictionary of Artists," (2 vols., 1777,) and several other works. Died in 1806. works. Died in 1806.

Fontenay, MADAME. See CHIMAY.
Fontenay, (PIERRE CLAUDE,) a French Jesuit, born in Paris in 1663. On the death of Longueval he succeeded him as compiler of the "History of the Gallican Church," of which he finished the ninth and tenth volumes. Died in 1742.

Fontenay, de, deh font'na', (J. B. Blain—blan,) an excellent French painter of flowers and fruits, born at Caen in 1654, was a pupil and son-in-law of Baptiste Monnoyer. He worked in Paris, and was much employed by Louis XIV. at Versailles, Marly, etc. He is said to have had no rival except Van Huysum and Monnoyer, the latter of whom he equalled. Died in 1715.

See D'ARGENVILLE, "Vies des Peintres Français."

Fontenelle, de, deh fôn'teh-nêl', [Fr. pron. fônt'nêl',] (Bernard le Bovier—leh bo've-à',) a celebrated French author, born at Rouen, February 11, 1657, was a nephew of the famous poet Corneille. In the interval of one hundred years which elapsed from his birth to his death, the greatest French authors began or ended their career. And though many of these illustrious men sur-passed Fontenelle, either by the force, the originality, or the elevation of their genius, no one, perhaps, has been more admired or more influential. He owed this eminence chiefly to the variety of his talents, to the popular and congenial subjects on which he exercised them, to his matchless social qualities, and to an uncommon share of those graceful endowments for which the French are distinguished. His writings and principles were in harmony with his conduct, which was remarkable for moderation and self-control.

The dramas and pastorals with which he opened his literary career were not very successful. His "Dialogues of the Dead," published in 1683, formed the beginning of his celebrity, which was greatly increased by his "Discourse on the Plurality of Worlds," (1686.) In the latter

tractive, by blending useful instruction with ingenious amusement and by conducting the reader through easy luminous, and profound views of the paths to extensive, beautiful and sublime. With great spirit and vivacity he maintains the "fascinating paradox" that the planets and fixed stars are populous worlds. He also wrote a popular "History of Oracles," for which Van Dale's work supplied the crude materials. In 1691 he became a member of the French Academy, and in 1699 he was chosen perpetual secretary of the Academy of Sciences. His "Essay on the Geometry of the Infinite" (1727) is among his most admired productions. On presenting it to the Regent of France, Fontenelle said, "There is a book which only eight men in Europe are capable of understanding; and the author is not one of that number." Died in Japanese 1277 r!" Died in January, 1757. The mind of Fontenelle was characterized by a phi-

losophic spirit and a union of judgment with subtility of intellect, to which was often joined a strange fondness for paradox. He professed to adopt these two axioms,-"that everything is possible, and that everybody is right." In the opinion of Voltaire, Fontenelle was the most universal genius of his age. He once said, "If I had my hand full of truths, I should take good care not to open it." During a period of forty years, he composed eulogies on about seventy members of the Academy of Sciences. This collection of "Éloges" is esteemed one of the best

books in the language.

See CHARMA, "Biographie de Fontenelle," 1846; TRUBLET, "Mémoires de Fontenelle;" FLOURENS, "Fontenelle, Histoire de ses Travaux et de sa Vie;" GARAT, "Eloge de Fontenelle;" SAINTEBEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi," tome in; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Fontenu, de, deh font'nii', (Louis François,) a French abbé, born of a noble family in 1667, visited Rome in 1700. He lived mostly in Paris, and was a member of the Academy of Inscriptions and Belles-Lettres, which he enriched with learned memoirs on antiquarian sub-Fontette. See Fevret de Fontette. Fonteyn. See Fontanus.

Fonteyraud, fôn't½'rö', (ALCIDE,) a French writer on political economy, born in the island of Mauritius in 1822; died in Paris in 1849.

Fonti, fon'tee, [Lat. Fon'TIUS,] (BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian philologist, born in 1445; died in 1513.

Fontrailles, de, deh fôn'träl' or fôn'trä'ye, (LOUIS d'Astarac—džs'tä'räk',) Marquis de Marestang, a French gentleman, remarkable for his factious intrigues and talents. He was an enemy of Richelieu and a friend and talents. He was an enemy of Richelieu and a friend

of Cinq-Mars, whose fate he would have shared if he had not fled to England. He died in 1677.

Fonvielle, fön've-ĉl', (BERNARD FRANÇOIS ANNE,) a French royalist and writer on politics, etc., was born at Toulouse in 1759. He was a secret agent of the Bourbons in 1794. Died in 1837.

See his Autobiography, entitled "Mes Mémoires historiques sur la Révolution," 4 vols., 1824.

Foot, (SOLOMON,) an American Senator and lawyer, born in Addison county, Vermont, in 1802. He was elected to Congress in 1842, and again in 1844, by the

Whigs. In 1850 he was chosen a Senator of the United States. Having joined the Republican party in 1854, he was re-elected a Senator in 1856. Died in 1866.

Foote, foot, (Andrew Hull.), a distinguished American rear-admiral, born at New Haven, Connecticut, in September, 1806. He entered the navy about 1822, became a lieutenant in 1830, and a commander in 1852. In 1876 he was control China and contract the terms of the senator of the sena 1856 he was sent to China, and captured by storm a fort near Canton, the garrison of which had fired on one of his boats. He was appointed flag-officer of the flotilla in the Mississippi River in September, 1861. He rendered important assistance to General Grant in the capture of Fort Henry and Fort Donelson in February, 1862, with seven gunboats which he commanded: he was disabled in the latter action by a wound in the ankle. In July, 1862, he was raised to the rank of rear-admiral. He succeeded Dupont in June, 1863, as commander of the South Atlantic squadron, employed in operations against Charleston, but died in New York in the same month. Admiral Foote was distinguished for his high moral worth as well as for his ardent patriotism. By his ex-

ample and precept he promoted total abstinence from spirituous liquors in the navy.

See HEADLEY, "Farragut and our Naval Commanders," 1867.

Foote, foot, (Sir EDWARD JAMES,) a British admiral, born in Kent in 1767. He commanded the fleet which

blockaded Naples in 1799. Died in 1833.

Foote, (HENRY S.,) an American politician, born in Fauquier county, Virginia, in 1800. He studied law, and removed about 1826 to Mississippi, where he was elected to the Senate of the United States in 1847. In 1851 he was chosen Governor of Mississippi by the Union party, when Jefferson Davis was his competitor. He was a member of the Confederate Congress during the civil

Foote, (Jesse,) an English surgeon, born in 1744, wrote the "Life of John Hunter," professional treatises, and other works. Died in 1827.

Foote, (SAMUEL,) a witty English comedian, was born at Truro, in Cornwall, about 1720, and educated at Oxford. Having spent his estate in gaming and other vices, he was induced by necessity to resort to the stage in 1744. In 1747 he opened the Haymarket Theatre on his own account, being at the same time director, author, and own account, being at the same time director, author, and actor. Here he represented with great success a series of satirical pieces and farces, among which were "Diversions of the Morning," "The Auction of Pictures," "The Minor," "The Englishman in Paris," (1753,) and "The Mayor of Garratt," (1764.) He possessed great talents for ridicule and mimicry, and excelled in colloquial wit, which he used at the expense of others. "For loud, obstreperous, broad-faced mirth," said Johnson, "I know not his equal." Died in 1777. "I know not his equal." Died in 1777.

See William Cooke, "Memoirs of Samuel Foote, with some of his Writings," 3 vols., 1805; John Forster, "Historical and Biographical Essays;" "Quarterly Review" for October, 1854.

Foppa, fop'på, (VINCENZO,) an Italian painter, born at Brescia about 1420, founded a flourishing school at Milan, which preceded that of Leonardo da Vinci. He excelled in perspective, and was a good master of design. Died in 1492.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Foppens, fop'pens, (Johannes Frans,) a bibliographer, born at Brussels in 1689, was professor of theology

pher, born at Brussels in 1689, was professor of theology at Louvain. He wrote several works on Belgian history, also the "Bibliotheca Belgica," (2 vols., 1739,) treating of Belgian authors and their works. Died in 1761.

Forabosco, fo-rā-bos'ko, (Girclamo,) a Venetian portrait-painter, born about 1600; died after 1659.

Forbes, for'bes, (Alexander,) Lord Forbes of Pitsligo, a Scottish Jacobite, born about 1678, was supposed to be the original of the Baron of Bradwardine in Scott's "Waverley." He fought for the Pretender at Culloden in 1746, after which he fled to France. Died in 1740. in 1746, after which he fled to France. Died in 1749.

Forbes, (ALEXANDER,) a British writer of the present era. He published in 1839 an esteemed "History of Upper and Lower California," which he had explored.

Forbes, (DUNCAN,) an eminent Scottish judge and patriot, born at Culloden in 1686, acquired a high reputation at the bar, and was for many years a member of tation at the bar, and was for many years a member of the British Parliament, which he entered in 1722. After filling other high stations, he was appointed in 1737 lord president of the court of sessions, and rendered important services to the crown in the rebellion of 1745. He published "Thoughts on Religion, Natural and Revealed," (1735,) and other religious works. Warburton thought him one of the greatest men that Scotland had produced, "both as a judge, a patriot, and a Christian." Died in 1747.

See John Hill Burton, "Life of Duncan Forbes," 1847; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "Edinburgh Review" for February, 1816; "North British Review" for May, 1847.

Forbes, forbz, (EDWARD,) an eminent English naturalist, born in the Isle of Man in February, 1815. In 1832 he went to Edinburgh, where he studied zoology and botany. He made scientific excursions through various parts of Europe, and published his valuable discoveries in several treatises on Mollusca and other marine animals. He accepted in 1844 the professorship of botany in King's College, London, and distinguished himself by contributions to various departments of natural history. In 1854

he was chosen president of the Geological Society, and professor of natural history in the University of Edinburgh. Professor Forbes and S. Hanley published a "History of British Mollusca," (4 vols. 8vo, 1853.) Among his works are a "History of British Star-Fishes," (1841.) "Travels in Lycia," (1846.) and "Zoology of the Voyage of H. M. Ship Herald," (3 vols. 4to.) He made an extensive use of the dredge as an instrument of research tensive use of the dredge as an instrument of research. He was profoundly versed in botany, zoology, and geology. He died near Edinburgh in November, 1854.

See "Memoir of Edward Forbes, F.R.S.," bythe late Dr. George Wilson and Archibald Geikie, F.R.S.E. and F.G.S., London, 1861; "Encyclopædia Britannica;" WILLIAM JERDAN, "Men I have known," London, 1866; "Blackwood's Magazine" for February, 1855; "Fraser's Magazine" for January, 1855;

Forbes, (JAMES,) an English author, born in London in 1749. He was employed in the civil service of the East India Company, and returned from India about 1784. He published an interesting work entitled "Oriental Memoirs, a Narrative of Seventeen Years' Residence in India, embellished with ninety-five Fine Engravings and Coloured Plates," (4 vols., 1813-15,) which was received with great favour. Died in 1819.

See "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1814.

Forbes, (James David.) F.R.S., an eminent British physical philosopher, a grandson of Sir William Forbes, noticed below, was born at Colinton, near Edinburgh, in 1809. He succeeded Sir John Leslie as professor of natural philosophy in the University of Edinburgh in 1833. In 1843 he published "Travels in the Alps." He made discoveries in the laws of the motion of glaciers, and in the phenomena of radiant heat and light in relation to polarization. He received the Rumford medal, and the royal medal of the Royal Society of London. In 1860 he beof Saint Andrew's. Among his works are "Norway and its Glaciers visited in 1851," (1853,) and the "Sixth Dissertation" prefated to the "Encyclopædia Britannica." He died at Clifton in 1868.

See "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1861. Forbes, (Sir John,) F.R.S., an emment british physician and medical writer, born in Banffshire, Scotland, about 1787, graduated in Edinburgh in 1817. He acquired distinction by translations of the works of Auenbrugger and Laennec "On Auscultation," (1824,) and practised successively at Penzance, Chichester, and London: don. He was one of the editors of the "Cyclopædia of Practical Medicine." In 1835 he published a "Manual of Select Medical Bibliography," and afterwards edited the "British and Foreign Medical Review." About 1840 he became physician-in-ordinary to the queen's household, and physician-extraordinary to Prince Albert. He published, besides other works, a "Physician's Holiday, or a Month in Switzerland in 1848," (1849.) Died in 1861.

Forbes, (JOHN,) an English botanist and traveller, how in 1869. He attempted to scend the river Zam.

born in 1799. He attempted to ascend the river Zambezi, in Africa, but died during the journey, in 1824.

Forbes, (JOHN,) of Corse, a Scottish divine, born in 1593, was the son of Bishop Patrick Forbes, noticed below. From 1619 to 1640 he was professor of divinity in King's College, Aberdeen, from which he was ejected for refusing to sign the Covenant. He published several admired religious works, among which is "Institutiones Historico-Theologicæ," (1645.) Died in 1648.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Forbes, (PATRICK,) Lord of Corse and Baron of O'Neil, a Scottish divine, born in Aberdeenshire in 1564. Having embraced Episcopacy, he was made Bishop of Aberdeen in 1618. He wrote a "Commentary on the Revelation of Saint John," and other religious works. Died in 1635.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Forbes, [Lat. FORBE'SIUS,] (WILLIAM,) a Scottish bishop, eminent for learning and eloquence, born at Aberdeen about 1580. He became principal of Marischal College about 1618, and minister in Edinburgh a few years later. He was the first Bishop of Edinburgh, but died later. He was the first Bisnop of Edinous Age, about three months after his consecration, in 1634.

Forbes, (Sir WILLIAM,) Baronet of Pitsligo, an emi-

lishment of Edinburgh. He wrote a "Memoir of the Life and Writings of James Beattie" the poet, (2 vols., 1806,) which, says Lord Jeffrey, "is a great deal longer and a great deal duller than we are bound to tolerate.' Scott lamented the loss of Forbes in the introduction to one of the cantos of "Marmion." Sir William Forbes was a member, with Johnson, Burke, and Reynolds, of the famous Literary Club of London. Died in 1806.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Forbin, for ban', (Claude,) a brave and skilful French naval officer, born at Gardanne, near Aix, in 1656. When Chaumont was sent as ambassador to Siam, in 1685, Forbin went with him as major. In 1686-87 he served as admiral and general-in-chief of the King of Siam. (See CONSTANCE, FAULCON.) Having accepted these offices with reluctance, he resigned them at the end of two years. From 1702 to 1710, in the war of the Spanish succession, as *chef-d'escadre*, he performed many bold and successful exploits against the English and Dutch, for which he was rewarded by Louis XIV. with the title of count. He retired from service in 1710, and wrote entertaining "Memoirs of his Life and Adventures," (2 vols., 1730.) He is esteemed one of the greatest naval commanders that France has produced. Died in 1733. See RICHER, "Vie de Forbin;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Forbin, de, deh for/ban', (Louis Nicolas Philippe Auguste,) Comte, a French antiquary and painter, born on the Durance (department of Bouches-du-Rhône) in August, 1777. He was very accomplished, and was admired for his personal qualities. In 1804 he became chamberlain to Pauline Bonaparte. He served several campaigns as an officer in the army. At the restoration (1815) he was appointed director of the royal museums. The museum or gallery of the Luxembourg was originated by him. He painted history, genre, and landscape with success, and was a brilliant colorist. He wrote a "Voyage in the Levant," with plates, (1819.) Among his works of art are "Ines de Castro," (1819.) "The Ruins of Palmyra," (1824.) and "The Via Appia." Died in 1841.

See QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire."

Forbisserus. See Frobisher. Forbonnais, de, deh for 'bo'n'', (François Véron—và'ron',) an eminent French financier and writer, born at Mans in 1722, removed to Paris in 1752, and became a member of the Institute. In 1754 he published an able and important work, entitled "The Elements of Commerce," which was often reprinted and was translated into many languages. In 1756 he was choose inspector. into many languages. In 1756 he was chosen inspector-general of the mint, and in 1759 chief clerk in the office of the controller-general. The flourishing condition of the finances for several ensuing years is ascribed to his skill. He wrote a work on the Finances of France, ("Recherches et Considérations," etc., 2 vols., 1758.) which was highly esteemed, and several other treatises on political economy. Died in 1800.

See Delisle de Sales, "Vie littéraire de V. Forbonnais," 1801.

Forcade, for kad', (Eugène,) a French journalist, born at Marseilles in 1820. He was a regular con-tributor to the "Revue des Deux Mondes," and edited several Liberal journals in Paris. Among his works is "Historical Studies," (1853.)

Forcade-Laroquette, de, deh for kåd' lå ro ket, (JEAN LOUIS VICTOR ADOLPHE,) a French politician and lawyer, a half-brother of Marshal Saint-Arnaud, was born in Paris about 1820. He was appointed directorgeneral of the customs, etc. in 1859, and minister of finance in November, 1860. Having been removed in November, 1861, he was then appointed a senator, and

Forcadel, for kå del', (Étienne,) a French jurist and legal writer, born at Béziers in 1534, is chiefly noted as having been a competitor of the famous Cujas for the chair of law at Toulouse in 1554. As Cujas absented himself before the decision of the question, Forcadel gained the place.

gained the place. Died in 1573.

See Taisand, "Vies des plus célèbres Jurisconsultes."

Force, (Peter,) an American historian and compiler, born in New Jersey in 1790. He became president of the National Institute at Washington, District of Columnent banker, was born in Edinburgh in 1739. With Sir the National Institute at Washington, District of Colum-James H. Blair, he founded the principal banking estab-bia. He expended many years in compiling a "Documentary History of the American Revolution," of which nine volumes have been published, under the title of "American Archives," (1837-53.) Died in January, 1868.

Force, de la, deh lå forss, (Armand de Caumont—

deh kō'mòn',) a French general and marquis, born in 1615. He became maréchal-de-camp in 1651, and fought with Condé against the court. He was made a lieutenantgeneral in 1655, and served under Turenne. Having become a Protestant exile in 1685, he entered the army of the Dutch Republic as a general. Died in 1701.

Force, de la, (Armand Nompar de Caumont—non'pār' deh kō'mon',) Duc, a French general, bornabout 1585, was a son of Jacques, noticed below. He distinguished himself in the wars of Italy and Germany, and obtained the rank of marshal of France in 1652.

Died in 1675.

Force, de la, (CHARLOTTE ROSE DE CAUMONT,) a French authoress, born in Bazadois in 1650, was granddaughter of Marshal Force, noticed below. She was married to M. de Briou in 1687. She wrote several admarted to M. de Briot in 1887. She wrote several admired poems and historical romances, among which are "Secret History of Navarre," (2 vols., 1696,) and "Gustavus Vasa," (2 vols., 1698.) Died in 1724.

Force, de la, (HENRI NOMPAR DE CAUMONT,) DUC,

a French general and Protestant, born in 1582, was a son of Jacques, noticed below. He presided over the political assembly of the Protestants at Sainte-Foy in 1613, after which he fought against the royal troops, and killed the Duke of Mayenne in battle. He served under his father in many campaigns. Died in 1678.

Force, de la, (JACQUES NOMPAR DE CAUMONT,) DUC, a French general, born about 1558, was a son of a Huguenot who was killed in the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew. He fought against the League for Henry IV., whose confidence he enjoyed. He was in the carriage with the king when the latter was assassinated in 1610. In the civil war that ensued, he commanded the Protestants, and defended Montauban in 1621, soon after which he accepted overtures of peace from Louis XIII., who gave him a marshal's bâton in 1622. He commanded with success in several campaigns against the Spaniards and Austrians between 1630 and 1638. He died in 1652,

leaving Memoirs, which were published in 1843, (4 vols.)
Forcellini, for-chêl-lee'nee, (Egidio,) [Lat. Ægid'IUS FOrcelli'Nus,] an eminent Italian lexicographer, born near Padua, August 26, 1688. In 1731 he received an appointment in the Seminary of Padua, with the free disposal of his time. He devoted about forty years to the great task of compiling a Latin Dictionary, in which he was assisted by Facciolati, and which was published in 1771. This enduring monument of his learning and industry, entitled "Lexicon of all Latinity," ("Totius Latinitatis Lexicon," 4 vols.,) is regarded as the most complete Latin lexicon that has ever been compiled, and entitles him to the honour of having performed one of the most important services ever rendered to the study of antiquity. Died at Fener in April, 1768.

See Ferrari, "Vita Ægidii Forcellini," Padua, 1792; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Forcellini, (MARCO,) an Italian poet, brother of the preceding, born at Campo in 1711; died in 1794.
Forchhammer, fork'ham'mer, (JOHAN GEORG,) a

chemist and writer, born at Husum, in Denmark, in 1794. About 1850 he was elected titular professor at Copenhagen, and succeeded Oersted as secretary of the Academy of Sciences. Died in 1865.

Forchhammer, fork ham mer, (PAUL WILHELM,) an

antiquary, born at Husum in 1803. Having travelled in Italy and Greece, he visited Asia Minor in 1838, in order to ascertain the site of Troy, being assisted in this enterprise by the British Admiralty. His chart of Troy, with an English text, appeared subsequently in the publications of the Royal Geographical Society. Among his treatises is the "Topography of Athens," (1841.)

Ford, (JOHN,) an eminent English dramatic author, born at Ilsington in 1586, was contemporary with Shak-speare. He became a member of the Middle Temple in 1602, and appears to have practised law with success; but the details of his life are not well known. He wrote about sixteen plays, (most of which were performed

of "Love's Sacrifice," "The Broken Heart," and "The Lover's Melancholy." He is admired for elegance, harmony, and pathos, but gives offence by bad taste and licentiousness. Hallam thinks "he does not display one particle of comic ability." "With none of the moral beauty and elevation of Massinger, he has in a much higher degree the power over tears." Suckling thus describes him in the "Sessions of the Poets:"

"In the dumps John Ford alone by himself sat, With folded arms and melancholy hat.'

With folded arms and melancnory nat."

See HAZLITT, "Lectures on Dramatic Literature;" BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica;" HALLAM, "Introduction to the Literature of Europe;" LORD JEFFREY, critique in the "Edinburgh Review" for August, 1811, vol. xviii.; "Lives of the British Dramatists," by CAMPBELL, LEIGH HUNT, etc.; "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1811. December, 1811.

Ford, (Sir John,) an English engineer, born in Sussex in 1605, was knighted by Charles I., and served as colonel in the royalist army. In 1656, under the auspices of Cromwell, he invented a machine to raise water from He was a great virtuoso, says Anthony the Thames.

Wood. Died in 1670.

Ford, (RICHARD,) an English descriptive writer, born in London in 1796. About 1830 he visited Spain, where he remained some years. After his return to England he became a contributor to the "Quarterly Review," and published an excellent "Hand-Book for Travellers in Spain and Readers at Home," describing the country and cities, the natives and their manners, etc., (2 vols., 1845,) which was praised by Irving, Lockhart, and other critics. His "Gatherings from Spain" (1846) consists chiefly of extracts from the preceding work, and "is the best English book," says the "London Quarterly Re-view," "that has ever appeared for the illustration of the topography, curiosities, and the national character and manners of Spain." Died in September, 1858.

See "Fraser's Magazine" for October, 1858.

Ford, (Rev. Simon,) an English poet, born at East Ogwell in 1619, became vicar of Reading in 1651, and of All-Saints, Northampton, in 1659. He published ser-

mons and Latin poems. Died in 1699.

Fordun, de, deh for-dun', (John,) the earliest Scottish historian, lived about 1350. He is supposed to have been a priest in the church of Fordun, or a canon of Abendam. He words a Latin chamila of of Aberdeen. He wrote a Latin chronicle of Scottish affairs from the creation to 1053, entitled "Scoti Chronicon."

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

For-dyce', (DAVID,) a Scottish moralist, born at Aberdeen in 1711, was a brother of Sir William, noticed below. He was appointed professor of moral philosophy in Marischal College in 1742, and published "Dialogues concerning Education," (2 vols., 1745–48,) a work of considerable merit. Returning from a continental tour, he was drowned at sea in 1751. He left "Theodorus, a Dialogue on the Art of Preaching," (1752,) and "Elements of Moral Philosophy," (1754.)

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Fordyce, (George,) an eminent Scottish physician, born near Aberdeen in 1736, was a nephew of the preceding. About the year 1760 he settled in London, where he acquired reputation by his lectures on chemistry, etc. He was chosen physician of Saint Thomas's Hospital in 1770, and a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1776. He is the author of able medical treatises, and of "Elements of Agriculture and Vegetation," (1765.) Died in 1802.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Fordyce, (JAMES:) D.D., a Scottish author and divine, born at Aberdeen in 1720. In 1760 he came to London, where he became minister of a congregation of dissenters, and was distinguished for eloquence as a preacher. He published, besides other works, "Sermons to Young Women," (2 vols., 1765; 9th edition, 1778,) and a small volume of poems. Died in 1796. He was a brother of Sir William Fordyce, noticed below.

Fordyce, (Sir WILLIAM,) brother of David Fordyce,

noticed above, was born at Aberdeen in 1724, and was educated at Marischal College, of which he became lord but the details of his life are not well known. He wrote about sixteen plays, (most of which were performed between 1628 and 1639,) among which are the tragedies lished several medical treatises, among which are "On Putrid and Inflammatory Fevers," (1773,) and "Frag-menta Chirurgica et Medica," (1784.) Died in 1792. See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Foreiro, fo-ra'e-ro, (FRANCISCO,) an eminent Portuguese ecclesiastic, born in Lisbon, entered the Dominican order. He was well versed in languages and theology, which he began to teach in 1540. He was reckoned the most eloquent preacher of his time in Portugal, and often preached before the court. He was a prominent member of the Council of Trent, (1561,) where he was selected with two others to compile a catechism, which was printed in 1565. He published a Latin version of the book of Isaiah, with notes, (1563.) Died in 1587. See Quetif et Echard, "Scriptores ordinis Predicatorum."

Forest, fo'r½', (JEAN,) a French landscape-painter, born in Paris in 1636; died in 1712.

For'est or Foreest, van, van for-āst', [Lat. Fores'-Tus,] (Pleter,) a skilful Dutch physician, born at Alkmaar in 1522, studied in Italy and Paris. He practised with success about forty years at Delft, and published medical works which display much learning and judgment. Died in 1502. Died in 1597.

See ELOY, "Dictionnaire historique de la Médecine."

Foresti, fo-res'tee, (ANTONIO,) an Italian Jesuit, born at Carpi, published a "Universal History," (6 vols., 1690,) a work of some merit, which after his death was continued by Apostolo Zeno. Its title is "Mappamondo historico," Died about 1700.

Foresti, (E. Felice,) an Italian patriot, born near Ferrara about 1793. He was confined for a political offence in the prison of Spielberg, Moravia, from 1822 to 1835, and was then exiled to America. He became professor of Italian in Columbia College, New York, where he taught for many years. Died at Genoa in 1858.

See the "Atlantic Monthly" for November, 1859.

Foresti, (JACOPO FILIPPO,) (better known as JACOPO FILIPPO of Bergamo,) an Italian monk and historian, born at Soldio, near Bergamo, in 1434. He published in 1483 a valuable and successful work, entitled "Supplementum Chronicorum Orbis," etc., (a "Supplement of Universal History from the Beginning of the World

Forestier, for \(\frac{1}{4}\) (Henri,) a French general, born at Pommeraye in 1775. In 1793 he joined the royalist army of Vendeans, and, after many successful battles, was made general-in-chief of the cavalry. The Vendeans were defeated and dispersed, and Forestier fled

to England. Died in 1806.

See T. MURET, "Histoire de la Vendée."

Forestus. See FOREST.
Forey, fo'ra', (ÉLIE FRÉDÉRIC,) a French general, born in Paris in 1804. He served several campaigns in Africa, was a prominent actor in the coup d'état of December, 1851, and became general of division in 1852. He took part in the siege of Sevastopol in 1854, and commanded the division which defeated the Austrians at Montebello, May 20, 1859. In the summer of 1862 he was appointed general-in-chief of an expedition against Mexico. He captured the city of Mexico in 1863, and

was made marshal of France. Died in 1872.

Forfait, for 12/4, (Pierre Alexandre Laurent,) a French engineer, was born at Rouen in 1752. He was appointed by Bonaparte minister of the marine in November, 1799, and afterwards councillor of state, maritime prefect at Havre, and inspector-general of the flotilla destined for the invasion of England. He wrote a "Me-moir on Navigable Canals, and a Treatise on the Masting

of Vessels," (1788.) Died in 1807.

Forgeot, for zho', (NICOLAS JULIEN.) a French lawyer and comic writer, born in Paris in 1758; died in 1798.

Forget, for zh', (PIERRE.) Sieur de Beauvais et de la Picardière, a French poet and diplomatist; died in 1638.

Forget, (PIERRE,) Sieur de Fresnes, a French statesman, was made secretary of state in 1589, and was employed by Henry IV. after that date. He drew up the ployed by Henry IV. after that date. He drew up the famous edict of Nantes, (which granted to the Protestants the free exercise of their religion,) and acted as counsellor in the Treasury office. Died in 1610.

Forgues, forg, (ÉMILE Dauran—dō'rôn',) a French

littérateur, who has written in several journals under the name of "Old Nick." Among his works is "The Minor

Miseries of Human Life," (1841.) He translated "Uncle Tom's Cabin" into French.

Forkel, for'kel, (Johann Nikolaus,) a German composer and writer on music, born at Meeder, near Coburg, in 1749. He graduated at the University of Göttingen, and became director of music in that institution about 1778. He published, besides other works, a "General History of Music," (2 vols., 1788–1801, unfinished,) "General Literature of Music," (1792,) and a "Life of Sebastian Bach," (1803.) The first-named is a work of great erudition and research. He died at Göttingen in 1818.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Forlenze, for-len'zà, (Giuseppe Niccolò Blasio,) a Neapolitan surgeon and skilful oculist, born at Picerno in 1769. He practised in Paris, where he was appointed oculist to the Hôtel-Dieu and the Hôtel des Invalides. Died in 1833.

Forli, for-lee', (JACOPO della Torre—del'là tor'rà,) (better known as JACOPO FORLI,) an eminent Italian physician, born at Forll about 1350, was professor of medicine at Bologna and Padua. His medical writings were once in great vogue. Died in 1414.

Forli, da, då for-lee', (Ansovino,) an Italian painter,

born at Forli, lived about 1500.

Forli, da, (Melozzo.) See Melozzo da Forli.

Formaleoni, for-må-là-o'nee, (Vincenzo.) an Italian important works, entitled "Essay on the Ancient Navigation of the Venetians," ("Saggio sulla Nautica dei Veneziani,") and a "Philosophical History of the Navigation of the Black Sea," (2 vols., 1788;) also several tragedies. Died in 1797. See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

For'man, (SIMON,) a notorious English astrologer and physician, born near Wilton in 1552, studied at Oxford. He practised medicine and fortune-telling in London with success, and wrote on magic. Died in 1611. See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Formey, for'mī, (Johann Heinrich Samuel,) a Berlin in 1711. He was appointed in 1748 perpetual secretary of the Academy of Sciences, on the members of which he wrote many eulogies. He made valuable contributions to the "New German Library," ("Nouvelle Bibliothèque Germanique,") and was the author of several theological and philosophical treaties agreement. several theological and philosophical treatises, among which was a "Compendium of the Philosophy of Wolff," in French, (6 vols., 1741-53.) Died in 1797. See J. H. S. Formey, "Souvenirs d'un Citoyen," 2 vols., 1789.

Formey, (JOHANN LUDWIG,) a Prussian physician, son of the preceding, was born in Berlin in 1766. He became in 1796 physician to Frederick William II. He wrote, besides other works, one "On the Actual State of Medicine," (1809.) Died in 1823.

Formi, for'me', (PIERRE,) a French physician, born

at Nîmes, accompanied Gustavus Adolphus in his journey in France in 1631, and wrote verses in his honour.

Died in 1679.

Formose. See Formosus.

Formose. See FORMOSUS.
For-mo'sus, [Fr. FORMOSE, for'moz',] elected pope in 891 A.D. as successor to Stephen V., had previously been Bishop of Porto. He crowned Arnulph of Germany as Emperor or King of Italy in 895. He is said to have been the first pope who was transferred from another see to that of Rome. Died in 896.

Fornarina, La, lå for-nå-ree'nå, the name of a beautiful Roman maiden, whom Raphael admired or loved, and in whose form he found the model of his ideal figures. He painted her in the "Transfiguration," in the

Fornaris, for narres lived about 1600. He wrote "Angelica," from which Molière borrowed some parts of his "Étourdi."

Forner, for-nair', (JUAN PABLO,) a Spanish author and critic, born at Merida in 1756. He endeavoured to reform the style of Spanish literature by satirical criticisms against prevalent affectation. Among his works is an "Apology for Spain and her Literary Merit," (1786.) Died at Seville in 1797.

Forner, (Don Pablo,) a Spanish lawyer and poet, born at Palma, in the island of Majorca, in 1750, practised law in Madrid, and obtained the office of attorneygeneral. He gained distinction by his eloquence and poetical talent. Besides odes and short poems, he wrote a successful comedy, called the "Enamoured Philosopher," ("Filosofo enamorado," 1798.) Died in 1799. See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature."

Fornerod, forn'rod', (Constant,) a Swiss statesman, born in the Canton de Vaud in 1820. He studied law, became a leader of the Liberal party, and gained distinction as an orator. He was chosen president of the council of state in 1855, and president of the federal council (i.e. the highest officer in the republic) in 1857, and was

again elected to the same office in 1867.

For'ney, (John W.,) an American politician and journalist, born at Lancaster, Pennsylvania, in 1817. He began to edit a newspaper at Lancaster about 1838, and was originally a Democrat. In 1845 he removed to Philadelphia, where he became editor of the "Pennsylvanian," a daily journal, which was for many years the chief organ of the Democratic party in Pennsylvania. He was clerk of the national House of Representatives, 1852-55. He supported James Buchanan for the Presidency in 1856. In August, 1857, he established "The Press" in Philadelphia, which became an organ of the Douglas Democracy. He was chosen clerk of the House of Representatives in December, 1859. About the end of 1860 he left the Democratic party and joined the Republicans. He became secretary of the Senate of the United States in 1861, and held that office until 1868. in 1861, and held that office until 1868.

For'rest, (EDWIN,) a popular American actor, born in Philadelphia in 1806. He performed the rôles of Othello, Macbeth, Richard III., Spartacus, etc. with great applause. He visited England several times between 1834 and 1844. He was one of the most successful of American actors. Died in 1872.

For'rest, (THOMAS,) a British navigator, was a captain in the service of the East India Company. He was author of two valuable works, viz., "A Voyage to New Guinea and the Moluccas," (made in 1774-76,) and a "Voyage from Calcutta to the Mergui Archipelago."

For'res-ter, (ALFRED HENRY,) an English artist and comic writer, was born in London in 1806. He co-operated with Hook and others in the production of the

operated with Hook and others in the production of the "Humourist Papers" in "Colburn's Magazine," writing under the name of "Alfred Crowquill." He was the first illustrator of "Punch." He published "Comic Arithmetic," "Railway Raillery," etc; and for children the "Careless Chicken" and "Fairy Footsteps." Died in 1872. Forsell, Af, af for sel, (CARL,) a Swedish statistician, distinguished for his philanthropy, was born at Sköttorp in March, 1783. He attended Bernadotte as adjutant in the war in Germany in 1813, after which he was a member of the Diet of Sweden. About 1820 he applied steam-power to the navigation of Swedish waters. He was made director-general of the department for the surwas made director-general of the department for the survey of land in 1824, and published an important work, entitled "Statistics of Sweden," (1834.) Died in 1848.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Forseti, for-sêt'e, written also Forsete, [equivalent to the Latin PRÆSES, "seated before," and hence "presiding," or "president,"] in the Norse mythology, the god who presides over justice and settles quarrels. He is regarded as the son of Balder, (i.e. of spotless innocence.) His dwelling is called Glitnir, (the "shining,") because full light is necessary for the operations of justice.

See THORPE, "Northern Mythology," vol. i.; KEYSER, "Religion of the Northmen."

For'shall, (Rev. Josiah,) an English biblical critic, born about 1795. He was secretary of the British Mu-seum from 1828 to 1851. Died in 1863. Forskål, for'skol, written also Forskahl and For-

skael, (PEHR,) a Swedish naturalist, born at Kalmar in 1736. Being well versed in Oriental languages and natural sciences, he was recommended by Linnæus to the King of Denmark, who chose him in 1761 to accompany Niebuhr and others in a scientific expedition to Egypt and Arabia. While engaged in this enterprise, he died at Yerim, (Jerim,) in Arabia, in July, 1763. The results of his labours, edited and published by Niebuhr, are a

"Fauna Orientalis," (1775,) and a "Flora Ægyptiaco-Arabica," (1775,) which acquired for him a high reputation as a naturalist. "Forskål is one of my best disciples," said Linnæus: "he excels in the knowledge of insects, and is but little inferior in other branches of natural history."

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Förster, förs'ter, (Ernst Joachim,) a German painter and writer on art, born near Munich in 1800, executed a number of frescos in the Glyptothek and Arcade at Munich. Among his publications may be named his "History of German Art," (3 vols., 1851,) and "Truth from Jean Paul's Life," ("Wahrheit aus Jean Paul's Leben," 8 vols., 1827–33.) He edited the last five volumes of the latter.

Fors'ter, [Fr. pron. fors'tair',] (FRANÇOIS,) a Swiss engraver on copper, born at Locle in 1790. He became a citizen of Paris, where he gained the first grand prize in 1814, after which he went to Rome. He engraved in Paris many plates for the Musée Napoléon and Musée Royal, and was elected to the Institute in 1844. Among his best works are the "Vierge de la Légende," and "The Three Graces," both after Raphael, and a portrait of Raphael by himself.

See "Journal des Beaux-Arts" for October 10, 1842.

Fors'ter, (FRANK,) an English civil engineer, born at or near Newcastle about 1800. He was employed by Robert Stephenson on the London and Birmingham Railway, and afterwards became chief engineer of the

metropolitan sewers. He had resigned this office a few weeks when he died, in 1852.

Förster, (FRIEDRICH,) a German littérateur, brother of Ernst Joachim, noticed above, was born in 1792, and became a resident of Berlin. His works include lyric poems, romances, and biographical and historical treatises, among which are "Albrecht von Wallenstein," (1834,) "Prussian Heroes," (4th edition, 1855,) and "Modern History of Prussia," (1st vol., 1850.)

Fors'ter, (FROBEN,) a German philosopher and monk, born at Königsfeld in 1709; died in 1791. He published

several works on philosophy.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Forster, (GEORGE,) an English traveller, was an employee in the civil service of the East India Company. He performed in 1783-84 a perilous journey alone from India to Europe through Cashmere, Cabool, Candahar, and Herât, and published an interesting narrative, entitled "Journey from Bengal to England," etc., (2 vols., 1790–98.) He was afterwards envoy to the court of Nagpore, in the Deccan, where he died in 1792.

Forster, (Johann,) a learned German divine, born at Augsburg in 1495, was a favourite disciple of Melanch-thon. He filled the chair of Hebrew at Wittenberg for

many years with distinction, and published an esteemed Hebrew Dictionary, (1552.) Died in 1556.

Forster, (Johann,) a German theologian, born in the Palatinate in 1576; died in 1613.

Forster, (Johann Georg,) son of the celebrated naturalist and behavioral behavio Forster, (JOHANN GEORG) son of the celebrated naturalist noticed below, was born near Dantzic in 1754. He accompanied his father on his various expeditions, and in 1777 published a work entitled "A Voyage around the World in 1772, 1773, 1775." He became professor of natural history at Wilna in 1784, and soon after married Theresa, daughter of the philologist Heyne. Among his principal works are his "History and Description of the Bread-Fruit," (1784,) "Views of the Lower Rhine, Brabant, Flanders, etc.," (3 vols., 1791,) etc. Forster is ranked among the classic prose writers of Germany. Died in Paris in 1794. He was a friend of Alexander von Humboldt. A collection of his Letters was published by his widow, (2 vols., 1828.)

was published by his widow, (2 vols., 1828.) See Moleschott, "Georg Forster der Naturforscher des Volks," 1854; Gervinus, "J. G. Forster," 1843; Ersch und Gruber, "All-gemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Westminster Review" for October, 1856.

Forster, (JOHANN REINHOLD,) a celebrated German traveller, and one of the first naturalists of his time, born near Dantzic, October 22, 1729. In 1765 he was commissioned by the Russian government to visit the colonies in Asiatic Russia, of which he gave an accurate account on his return. Having spent several years in England as a teacher, he accompanied Captain Cook in

1772 on his second voyage to the South Sea; but, being prohibited from giving a narrative of this voyage, it was published in 1777 by his son, who took part in the expedition. After his return to Germany, Forster became professor of natural history at Halle in 1780. Among his works, which display profound learning, may be named "On the Linen of the Ancients," ("De Bysso Antiquorum,") "Observations made during a Voyage round the World on Physical Geography, Natural History, and Ethic Philosophy," (1778,) and "Zoologia Indica," (1781.) Forster possessed a very retentive memory, and spoke and wrote seventeen languages. He was hasty in his temper and unpolished in his manners. It is related that temper and unpolished in his manners. It is related that on being presented to Frederick the Great he said, "I have seen seven kings, four wild and three tame ones, but

Forster, (JOHN,) an eloquent English author and editor, born at Newcastle in 1812. He was educated in the London University, studied law, and was called to the bar. About 1834 he began to write for "The Examiner," (See FONBLANQUE, ALBANY,) of which he was for many years chief editor. He published in 1840 "Lives of the Statesmen of the Commonwealth," (7 vols.,) which has obtained much popularity. "We regard these biographies," says the "London Morning Chronicle," "as our political literature." His "Life and Adventures of Oliver Goldsmith" (1848) is greatly admired. "It is executed," says Irving, "with a spirit, a feeling, a grace, and an elegance that leave nothing to be desired." He was appointed secretary to the commissioners in lunacy Essays," (2 vols., 1858.) many of which first appeared in the Edinburgh and Quarterly Reviews, "Life of Sir John Eliot," (1864.) and "Walter Savage Landor: a Biography," (2 vols., 1869.) and lastly a biography in three graphy," (2 vols., 1869.) and lastly a biography in three volumes of his friend Charles Dickens. At the time of At the time of his death in 1876 he was bringing out a comprehensive biography of Swift.

Forster, or Foerster, (KARL,) a German scholar, born at Naumburg in 1784, published translations of Dante's "Vita Nuova" and Tasso's "Select Lyrics," and finished in 1838 the "Library of German Poets of the Seventeenth Century," begun by Müler. Died in 1841.

Forster, (NATHANIEL,) a learned English divine, born at Stadscombe, in Devonshire, in 1717, became prebendary of Bristol and vicar of Rochdale in 1754. He edited Plato's "Dialogues," (1745,) and wrote an essay "On the Antiquity of Government, Arts, etc. in Egypt," (1743,) besides other works. Died in 1757.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Forster, (THOMAS IGNATIUS MARIA,) a naturalist and meteorologist, born in London in 1789. He published a "Natural History of the Swallow," (1808; 6th lished a "Natural History of the Swallow," (1808; 6th edition, 1817,) edited Catullus in 1816, and wrote essays on meteorology for "The Philosophic Magazine." He discovered a comet in 1819. Among his various works is a "Perpetual Calendar, illustrating the Events of every Day in the Year," etc., (1824.) Died about 1850.

Forster, (VALENTIN,) a German jurist, born at Wittenberg in 1530. Among his works is "Historia Juris civilis Romani," (1565.) Died in 1608.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Forster (WILLIAM) as English philosophysmict have

Forster, (WILLIAM,) an English philanthropist, born at Tottenham, near London, in 1784. He became a minister of the Society of Friends in 1803, and married Anna, a sister of Thomas Fowell Buxton, in 1816. In 1820 he visited the United States. He settled near Norwich in 1838. In 1844-45 he laboured as a minister of the gospel in France. He took active measures to relieve the people of Ireland during the famine of 1846, and visited various parts of the island for this purpose. In 1849 he was commissioned by the Yearly Meeting of London to present an address on slavery and the slavetrade to the sovereigns and rulers of Christendom. After he had obtained interviews with many European monBlount county, Tennessee, in 1854. He left one son, Villiam, noticed below.

Forster, (WILLIAM EDWARD,) an English Liberal statesman and orator, a son of the preceding, and nephew of T. Foxwell Buxton, was born in 1818. He married Jane, daughter of Dr. Arnold of Rugby. He was elected to Parliament for Bradford in 1861. About February, 1866, he became a member of the Russell ministry and under-secretary for the colonies. He retired from office in July, 1866. He was appointed vice-president of the He was elected in July, 1800. He was appointed vice-president of the committee of council on education by Mr. Gladstone in December, 1868, sworn of the Privy Council in 1868, and admitted to the cabinet in 1870. In 1875 the choice of a Liberal leader in the House of Commons lay between Mr. Forster and the Marquis of Hartington. He was appointed chief-secretary for Ireland in 1880, but resigned in April, 1882. He died in April, 1886, and was buried in Westminster Abbey.

Forstner, forst 'ner, (CHRISTOPH,) a German diplo-

matist, born in 1598; died in 1667.
Forsyth, (Јонк,) an American statesman, was born in Fredericksburg, Virginia, in 1780. He studied law at Augusta, Georgia. He served with distinction as a member of Congress many years between 1813 and 1827, also as United States Cenator from Georgia in 1818 and 1819. From 1819 to 1822 he was employed on a mission to Spain. He was elected Governor of the State in 1827, and was chosen Senator for a second term, commencing in 1829. He was secretary of state in the cabinet of General Jackson from 1834 to 1837, and also in that of Van Buren, from 1837 to 1841. Died in 1841.

Forsyth, for-sīth', (JOSEPH,) born at Elgin, in Scotland, in 1763, was a classical teacher near London. While

making a tour on the continent, he was detained a prisoner by the French for several years. He published interesting "Remarks on Antiquities, Arts, and Letters during an Excursion in Italy." Died in 1815. Lord Byron called him "an accomplished traveller, of extraor-

byron called nim "an accomplished traveller, of extraoridinary capacity, extensive erudition, and refined taste."

Forsyth, (WILLIAM,) born in Scotland in 1737, was appointed in 1784 superintendent of the Royal Gardens at Kensington, and wrote a work on the "Culture and Management of Fruit-Trees," (1802.) Died in 1804.

Forsyth, (WILLIAM,) a British barrister, born about 1812, published a "Dictionary of the Statue Laws of Scotland" (1820.) a "History of the Statue Laws of Scotland" (1820.) a "History of the Statue Laws of

Scotland," (1842,) a "History of the Statute Laws of Scotland," (1842,) a "History of the Trial by Jury," (1852.) and other legal works; also an interesting "Life of Cicero," (2 vols., 1864.) He represented Marylebone in Parliament from 1874 to 1880.

See "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1854. Fort, Le. See LEFORT.

Forteguerri, for-tà-gwer'ree, or Fortiguerra, for-te-Porteguerr, for-ta-gwer ree, or Portiguerra, for-te-gwer'rå, (Niccolò,) an Italian poet and priest, born at Pistoia in 1674. He became a resident of Rome, where he obtained the offices of chamberlain to the pope and prelate-referendary. In 1715 he was spending the autumn in the country, where he amused his friends by reading the verses of Berni, of Pulci, and of Ariosto. One of the company expressed his admiration at the art with which these poets had overcome the difficulties of the octave rhyme. Forteguerri maintained that the difficulty was imaginary, and engaged to produce on the ensuing evening the first canto of a poem which should imitate them all. He fulfilled his promise with such success that his friends persuaded him to continue the story. Such was the origin of the amusing and popular poem of "Ricciardetto," (1738,) in which the exuberance and extravagance of the author's fancy are equal to the facility, elegance, and freedom of his style. He also made an Italian version of Terence in blank verse. Died in 1735.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" SEBASTIANO CIAMPI, "Memorie di N. Forteguerri," 1813; "Narrative and Romantic Poetry of the Italians," in the "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1819; and "Italian Narrative Poetry," in the "North American Review" for October, 1824, (by W. H. PRESCOTT.)

Forteguerri or Fortiguerra, (SCIPIONE,) called also Carteromaco, an Italian scholar, born at Pistoia in 1466. When Aldus Manutius instituted his Academy at archs, he proceeded to the United States in 1853, and presented the address to the President and also to the Governors of several Southern States. His mission was nearly fulfilled, when he died on the Holston River, in secretary of this institution. Here he wrote his famous discourse in praise of Greek learning, "Oratio de Laudibus Literarum Græcarum," (1504,) and was appointed professor of Greek about 1500. Died in 1515.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" S. CIAMPI, "Memorie di S. Carteromaco," 1811.

For'tes-cue, (CHICHESTER SAMUEL PARKINSON,) an English statesman, born in 1823, was educated at Oxford, where he graduated in 1844. He was under-secretary of state for the colonies from 1859 to 1865, and was chief secretary for Ireland from November, 1865, to June, 1866. In December, 1868, he was reappointed to that office by Mr. Gladstone, and in 1870 he became president of the board of trade. In 1874 he was raised to the peerage as Baron Carlingford. Since 1881 he has been lord privy seal, and since March, 1883, lord president of the council. He was created a Knight of St. Patrick in 1882.

Fortescue, (Sir JOHN,) an eminent English lawyer, was the son of Sir Henry Fortescue. The date and place of his birth are unknown. He was made lord chief justice in 1442, and grand chancellor in the reign of Henry VI. whose adverse fortunes he shared in the war of the Roses. He wrote, in Latin, a work "On the Praises ot British Laws," ("De Laudibus Legum Angliæ,") which is highly esteemed. He died about

1485.
For'tes-cue-A'land, (Sir John,) first Baron Fortescue, an English judge and writer, a descendant of the preceding, was born in 1670. He was appointed a judge of the king's bench in 1718, and gained distinction by his literary merits. A collection of his reports was unblished in 1718. Died in 1716. published in 1748. Died in 1746.

See Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. viii.

Forti. See Fortis.

Fortia, for 'te-3', (Agricole Joseph François Xa-vier Pierre Esprit Simon Paul Antoine,) Marquis of Fortia-d'Urban, a French savant and writer, was born at Avignon in 1756. He wrote many and various works, among which are "Mélanges of Geography and History," (1795.) a "Life of Petrarch," (1804.) "Historical View of the World from its Origin to the Age of Alexander," (4 vols., 1810.) and an "Essay on the Origin of Writing," (1832.) Died in 1843.

See RIPERT-MONTCLAR, "Essai sur la Vie, etc. de Fortia-d'Urban," 1840.

Fortin, for'tan', (Augustin Félix,) a French sculp-

tor, born about 1760; died in 1832.

Fortis, for tess, or Forti, for tee, (GIOVANNI BATTIS-TA,) ABBATE, an Italian writer, sometimes called ALBERT, born at Padua or Vicenza in 1741. He was noted for versatility of talent, and was by turns poet, naturalist, journalist, and biographer. He is chiefly remembered for his "Travels in Dalmatia," (1774.) Died in 1803.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Fortoul, for tool', (HIPPOLYTE NICOLAS HONORÉ,) a French writer and minister of state, born at Digne (Basses-Alpes) in 1811. In early life he professed republican principles, and gained literary distinction by writing for the "Revue de Paris" and other periodicals. He wrote, besides other works, "The Grandeur of Private Life," (1838,) a novel. He obtained the chair of literature in the University of Toulouse about 1840, and was chosen a member of the French Institute in 1854. Soon after the revolution of 1848 he was elected to the National Assembly, and in December, 1851, was ap-National Assembly, and in December, 1851, was appointed by Louis Napoleon minister of public instruction. He adopted an important innovation in education,

called the system of bifurcation, by which sciences and belles-lettres were separated. Died in 1856.

See LOUANDRE et BOURQUELOT, "La Littérature Française contemporaine;" F. LACOINTA, "Notice sur M. H. Fortoul," 1853; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

For-tu'na, [Fr. FORTUNE, for'tün',] the Roman name of the goddess of chance, fortune, and good luck, called Tύχη by the Greeks. Several temples of Fortune were erected at Rome and other cities of Italy.

Fortunat. See Fortunatus.
For-tu-nā'tus, [Fr. Fortunat, for'tü'nā',] (Ve-nan'tius Hono'rius Clementia'nus,) Saint, a Latin poet, born at Ceneda in 530 A.D., became Bishop of Poitiers.

Fortune. See FORTUNA.

For'tune, (ROBERT,) a British traveller and horticulturist, born at Berwick in 1813. He went to China in 1843 to collect botanical specimens for the London Horticultural Society. Having returned in 1846, he published "Three Years' Wanderings in the Northern Provinces of China." In 1848 he again visited China, to procure tea-plants for the East India Directors. The narratives of his various journeys were published together in 1853, under the title of "Two Visits to the Tea Countries of China, etc., with a Description of the Culture of the Tea-Plant and the Botany of China." He afterwards rea-Plant and the Botany of China." He afterwards produced a "Residence among the Chinese: a Narrative of a Third Visit to China from 1853 to 1856," (1857.) "The value and interest of these books are very great." ("London Quarterly Review," article on "Fortune and Huc," July, 1857; see, also, "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1848.)

For'ward, (WALTER,) an American lawyer, born in Connecticut in 1786, removed in 1803 to Pittsburg, where he practised law with success. He was a member of Congress from 1822 to 1825, and in September, 1841, was appointed secretary of the treasury by President Tyler. Died in 1852.

Forzate, ford-za'ta, or Forzati, ford-za'tee, (CLAU-DIO,) an Italian poet, born at Padua, lived about 1560-90. He wrote "Recinda," a tragedy. Fosbroke, fos'brook, or Fosbrooke, (Thomas

DUDLEY,) an English antiquary and clergyman, born in London in 1770, obtained the living of Walford. He wrote, among other learned works, "British Monachism," (1802,) and an "Encyclopædia of Antiquities and Elements of Archæology," (2 vols., 1823–25.) Died in 1842.

Foscarari, fos-kå-rå/ree, (Egidlo,) an Italian ecclesistic born at Bologna in 1812, became Rishon of

siastic, born at Bologna in 1512, became Bishop of Módena in 1550. He was one of three members of the Council of Trent appointed to compile a catechism about 1561. Died in 1564.

Foscari, fos'kā-ree, (FRANCESCO,) a celebrated doge of Venice, was born about 1372, and elected doge in 1423. He waged war for many years against the Duke of Milan and other Italian princes. The Venetians, though sometimes defeated obtained prosession of the though sometimes defeated, obtained possession of the provinces of Crema, Bergamo, and Brescia. "The ambition of Foscari," says Sismondi, "was advantageous to the republic, but fatal to his own happiness." His old age was rendered unhappy by the ruin of his son, unjustly condemned and tortured by the Council of Ten. He was deposed in 1457, and died about three days after that event. The sufferings of this doge and of his son form the subject of Byron's tragedy entitled "The Two Foscari."

See DARU, "Histoire de Venise;" MARINO SANUTO, "Vite de' Duchi di Venezia;" SISMONDI, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Foscarini, fos-kâ-ree'nee, (MARCO,) an eminent Italian statesman and author, born in Venice about 1696. After having gained distinction by his learning, talents, and eloquence, he was chosen procurator of Saint Mark, and employed successively in diplomatic missions to various courts of Europe. Before he departed on his first embassy, he had been selected by the Council of rist embassy, he had been selected by the Council of Ten to write a continuation of Venetian history. As this could not be performed without the examination of the archives of Venice, he undertook instead another national work, a "History of Venetian Literature." Of this he published in 1752 the first volume, "Della Letteratura Veneziana," which contains critical dissertations on the rise and progress of law history activations. on the rise and progress of law, history, astronomy, and other sciences in Venice, and was highly appreciated. The pressure of various public duties prevented him from writing the second part of his projected work. 1762 he was elected doge. Died in March, 1763.

See Daru, "Histoire de Venise;" TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" L. Arnaldi, "Orazione in Onore del Doge M. Foscarini," 1765.

Foscarini, (MICHELE,) a Venetian senator and historiographer, eminent for talents and eloquence, was born in 1632. The Council of Ten in 1678 selected him to continue the history of Venice, begun by Cardinal Bembo. He had composed seven books when his death occurred,

in 1692. This work is esteemed authentic, being derived from the archives of the republic.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires,"

Foschini, fos-kee'nee, (Antonio,) an Italian architect, born about 1740, erected at Ferrara a number of buildings, the most remarkable of which was the theatre,

considered one of the finest in Italy. Died about 1802.

Fosco, fos'ko, [Lat. Fus'cus,] (Placido,) a skilful Italian physician, born in 1509; died in 1574.

Foscolo, fos'ko-lo, (UGO,) an eloquent Italian poet and prose writer, born at Zante or at sea near Zante about 1776, was educated in Italy. In the political move-ments which followed the French Revolution he took a ments which followed the French Revolution to Conspicuous part as a friend of national independence. About 1800 he produced a political romance, entitled "Letters of Jacopo Ortis," ("Lettere di Jacopo Ortis,") which had immense popularity. He was an officer in the army which Napoleon assembled for the invasion of England in 1805, but did not remain long in the service. He is praised for the lofty spirit of independence which refused to join in the general homage or adulation to Napoleon in Italy. His admirable lyric poem "The Monuments" ("I Sepolcri," 1807) is called his capital work. He was professor of eloquence at Pavía for a chest time is a 200 and content to Evaluation 200. short time in 1808, and emigrated to England in 1816. He lectured on Italian literature in London in 1823. Among his works are "Ricciarda," a tragedy; an able "Discourse on the Text of Dante," (1826;) and an "Essay on Petrarch." Died near London in 1827.

See "Vita di Ugo Foscolo, scritta da G. Pecchio," 1830; G. Caleffi, "Cenni sulla Vita, il Carattere, etc. di Ugo Foscolo," 1835; Maffei, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana, Secolo XIX.;" LUIGI CARRER, "Vita di Ugo Foscolo," Venice, 1842; Longfeilow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe," "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for May, 1832.

Foss, (EDWARD,) an English lawyer and writer of biography, born about 1788, published "The Grandeur of the Law, or the Legal Peers of England," (1843,) also a highly esteemed work on legal history, entitled "The Judges of England," (9 vols., 1848-64.)

See "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1866.

Fossati, fos-sa'tee, (DAVIDE ANTONIO,) an Italian painter and engraver, brother of Giorgio, noticed below, was born about 1714. He worked in Venice, where he painted frescos in the Contarini palace. He etched "The Family of Darius with Alexander," after Paul Veronese, and many views of Venice. Died about 1780.

See Ticozzi, "Dizionario."

Fossati, (Domenico,) an eminent Italian scenepainter, born in Venice in 1743, was the son of Giorgio, noticed below. He was employed in decorating theatres and palaces in Venice and Milan. He was killed by a fall in 1784.

Fossati, (Giorgio,) an Italian architect and engraver, born at Morco, near Lugano, about 1705, engraved plates

for the works of Palladio.

Fossati, (GIOVANNI ANTONIO LORENZO,) an Italian writer on medicine and phrenology, was born at Novara in 1786. He became a resident of Paris about 1824. Among his works is a "Manual of Phrenology, or Physiology of the Brain," (1845.)

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fossati, (GIOVANNI FRANCESCO,) an Italian historian, born at Milan; died in 1653.

Fosse. See Lafosse.

Fossé, du, dü fo'sà', (Pierre Thomas,) a learned French writer, born at Rouen in 1634. He became at an early age one of the recluses of Port-Royal, learned Hebrew and other languages, and acquired a high reputation for virtue and erudition. He published, besides other biographies, a "Life of Thomas a Becket," (1674,) and a "History of Tertullian and Origen," (1675,) both in French. Died in 1698.

See Morer, "Dictionnaire Historique;" SAINTE-BEUVE, "Histoire de Port-Royal;" "Mémoires de P. Thomas Seigneur du Fossé,"

Fossombroni, fos-som-bro'nee, (VITTORIO,) an emi-

under the new government which Bonaparte established After the restoration of the grand duke (1814) in 1799. Fossombroni was again appointed minister of foreign affairs, and councillor of state. He published, in the course of his long life, many treatises on hydraulics and mathematics. Died in 1844.

See SAINT-MAURICE CABANY, "Le Comte V. Fossombroni,

Fos'ter, (BIRKET,) a skilful English engraver on wood, born at North Shields about 1825. He has illustrated the works of several English poets with wood-cuts. He published "Christmas with the Poets," (1850,) and "Cowper's Task, with Illustrations," (1855,) "which," says the "London Quarterly Review," "is one of the most beautiful gift-books that has ever appeared." He has also illustrated several other works.

Foster, (Henry,) an English navigator, born in Lancashire in 1797. Under the auspices of the Royal Society, he was selected to command an expedition sent in 1828 to make observations in the Antarctic Ocean. January, 1829, he had reached a portion of land in 63° 26' south latitude, which was within the circle of per-petual congelation. During the homeward voyage he

was drowned in the river Chagres in February, 1831.

Foster, (JAMES,) a very popular English dissenting minister, born at Exeter in 1697. He began to preach at the Barbican, London, in 1724, and was eminent for eloquence and fervour of spirit. He was an Independent in his youth, and afterwards was baptized by immersion. In 1744 he became minister at Pinners' Hall. He published an "Essay on Fundamentals, especially the Trinity," (1720,) several volumes of sermons, and other works. Died in 1753. Foster is the subject of the following couplet of Parce. lowing couplet of Pope:

"Let modest Foster, if he will, excel
Ten metropolitans in preaching well."
See Pope's "Satires," preface.

Foster, (John,) an English philologist, born at Windsor in 1731. He became master of Eton School in 1765. He has left a memorial of his scholarship and critical and Quantity," (1762; 3d edition, 1820.) Died in 1773.

Foster, (JOHN.) an English essayist and moralist of

great merit, born at or near Halifax on the 17th of September, 1770. He worked at the trade of a weaver in his youth, and was educated for the ministry at the Baptist College of Bristol, which he entered in 1791. He became a Baptist minister at Chichester about 1797 but did not remain there long. He afterwards preached at Downend, near Bristol, and at Frome for a short at Downerd, near Bistol, and at Frome for a short time. As a minister he does not appear to have been very popular. He was the principal contributor to the "Eclectic Review," for which he began to write in 1806. His reputation is founded on Essays in a Series of Letters to a Friend, (1805;) 1. "On a Man's Writing Memoirs of Himself;" 2. "On Decision of Character;" "On the Application of the Epithet Romantic;" "On some of the Causes by which Evangelical Religion has been rendered unacceptable to Persons of Cultivated Taste." These essays are the productions of a profound and original thinker. His morality is high-toned and his principles are liberal. "I have read with the greatest admiration the Essays of Mr. Foster," says Sir James Mackintosh. "He is one of the most profound and eloquent writers that England has produced." He married Maria Snooke, of Downend, about 1808, and relinquished the labours of the ministry. The last eighteen years of his life were passed at Stapleton, where he died in October, 1843. Among his principal works is an "Essay on the Evils of Popular Ignorance," (1819.)

See "Life and Correspondence of John Foster," by J. E. Ry-LAND, with Notices of Mr. Foster as a preacher and companion, by JOHN SHEPPARD, 2 vols., 1846; DE QUINCEY, "Essays."

Foster, (John,) an English architect of Liverpool, born about 1786, studied the models of antiquity in Greece. In 1824 he was chosen corporation-architect and surveyor of the city of Liverpool, where he constructed nent Italian statesman and writer, born at Arezzo, in Tuscany, in 1754, excelled in mathematics and philosophy. In 1796 he became minister of foreign affairs of the Grand Duke of Tuscany, and he held several offices and dull appearance. Died in 1846.

Fos'ter, (John G.,) an American general, born in New Hampshire about 1824, graduated at West Point in 1846. He became a captain in 1860, and was one of the garrison of Fort Sumter when it was bombarded in April, 1861. He commanded a brigade under Burnside at Roanoke Island in February, and at Newbern in March, 1862. About August, 1862, he was appointed a major-general of volunteers, and commander of the department of Virginia and North Carolina. He passed from the command in East Tennessee to that of the department of the South in 1864. Died in 1874.

Foster, (Sir MICHAEL,) an English lawyer, born at Marlborough in 1689. In 1745 he was knighted and appointed judge of the court of king's bench. He wrote a "Discourse on the Crown Law," which was much esteemed. Blackstone called him "a very great master of the crown law." Died in 1763.

Foster, (RANDOLPH S.,) D.D., a Methodist divine and author, president of the Northwestern University at Evanston, Illinois, was born in Williamsburg, Ohio, in 1820. His principal works are "Christian Purity," and "Ministry for the Times."

Foster, (SAMUEL,) an English mathematician, born in Northamptonshire, was noted as an inventor of mathematical instruments. He published a treatise on the "Quadrant," (1624,) and other works. In 1636 he became professor of astronomy in Gresham College, Lon-Died in 1652.

Foster, (STEPHEN C.,) an American musical composer and writer of songs, was born in Pittsburg, Pennsylvania, in 1826. He produced many popular songs or ballads.

He died in New York in 1864.

Foster, (VERE HENRY LOUIS,) an English philanthropist, born at Copenhagen in 1819. He has done much to remove the hardships of emigrants and for education in Ireland.

Fotherby, foth/er-by, (MARTIN,) an English theologian, born in Lincolnshire in 1559; died in 1619.

Fotherby, (ROBERT,) an English navigator, who was sent with Baffin, in 1614, to explore the Northern Ocean.

Their progress he in paragraph by its papent the eightight Their progress being arrested by ice about the eightieth degree of latitude, they returned home.

Fothergill, foth'er-gill, (George,) an English divine, born in Westmoreland in 1705, became Vicar of Bramley in 1751, after having been tutor in Queen's College, Oxford. He published several volumes of approved sermons. Died in 1760.

Fothergill, (John,) an English physician, highly distinguished for benevolence and professional skill, was born at Carr-End, near Richmond, in Yorkshire, in 1712, and was a member of the Society of Friends. After graduating in Edinburgh in 1737, he made the tour of Europe, and settled in London, where he obtained a large practice. Being deeply interested in natural history and rural economy, he laid out at Upton a large garden, in which he collected and acclimated such exotic plants as are useful in medicine and the arts. Dr. Fothergill wrote numerous treatises on therapeutics, pharmacy, etc. He was a coadjutor of Howard in his efforts to reform the management of prisons. Dr. Franklin once said of him, "I can hardly conceive that a better man ever existed." Died in December, 1780.

See a Memoir of Dr. Fothergill, prefixed to his works, by John Elliot, M.D., 1781; J. C. Lettson, "Account of the Life of John Fothergill," W. Hing, "Tribute to the Memory of Dr. John Fothergill;" GILBERT THOMPSON, "Memoirs of the Life of J. Fothergill,"

1782.

Fothergill, (SAMUEL,) an eminent and eloquent minister of the Society of Friends, a brother of the preceding, was born at Carr-End, England, in 1716. Having been converted from a life of dissipation or libertinism about the age of twenty-one, he soon appeared as a minister of the gospel, in the service of which he travelled extensively in Great Britain, Ireland, and North America. He resided in Warrington, and acquired a competence by trade. Many of his letters and some of his sermons have been published. Died in 1773.

See "Memoirs of the Life of Samuel Fothergill."

Fo-Thoo-Chhing or Fo-Thou-Tchhing, fo-t'hooch'ning, a fabulous or semi-fabulous personage, who is

said to have been born in Hindostan, and to have greatly contributed, by his proficiency in magic or occult science, to the establishment of the religion of Buddha in China,

about the year 310 A.D.

Foucaud, foo'kō', (Jean,) a French fabulist, born at Limoges in 1747, was a zealous revolutionist about 1790. He imitated or translated into patois the fables of La

Fontaine, (1809.) Died in 1818.

See O. PECONNET, "Foucaud, sa Politique et ses Fables," 1854. Foucauld, foo'kō', (Louis,) Marquis de Lardimalie, born in Périgord, in France, in 1755, was a royalist member of the States-General in 1789-90. Died in 1805.

Foucault, foo'kō', (Léon,) a French natural philosopher, born in Paris on the 18th of September, 1819. The

invention of Daguerre turned his attention to optics, which he studied with great success. He invented in 1844 an apparatus by which electric light is used in optical experiments, microscopic researches, &c. He was associated with M. Fizeau in some improvements in photography and the theory of light, and proved that the velocity of light is not the same in a vacuum as in the air. His demonstration of the rotary motion of the earth by the pendulum and gyroscope attracted general attention. He became physicien to the Imperial Observatory, (1854,) and was a member of the Institute. About 1855 he obtained the Copley medal of the Royal Society for his measurement of the velocity of light. Died in 1868.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Foucault, (NICOLAS JOSEPH.) a French antiquary and administrator, born in Paris in 1643; died in 1721.

Fouché, foo'shà', (JOSEPH,) Duke of Otranto, a French Jacobin, born at Nantes in 1763, received a liberal education and educated the profession of education. liberal education, and adopted the profession of advocate. As a member of the National Convention, (1792-95,) he acted with the Jacobins, and voted for the death of the king. In 1794 he was chosen president of the Jacobin club, as a reward for his share in the massacre of Lyons, and in the same year, with Tallien and others, he plotted the ruin of Robespierre. He was appointed minister of the general police by the Directory in July, 1799. He filled this office many years, displaying great genius for intrigue and artifice; and it seems he exerted himself to moderate the violence of party and to repair the evils which he and his accomplices had brought upon France. Under the consulate and the empire he rendered importhat services to Bonaparte, who in 1806 gave him the title of Duke of Otranto. On one occasion Napoleon blamed Fouché for the cold reception which he met with in Paris. The minister reminded him that he had previously directed that nothing should be done to produce a forced or feigned enthusiasm, and added, "In spite of the fusion of the Gauls with the Franks, we are still the same people,—unable to tolerate either liberty or oppression." Having lost the favour of Napoleon, he was dismissed from the police department in 1810, and appointed governor of Rome. After the return of Napoleon from Elba, Fouché served him as minister of police; and he was retained in the same office by Louis XVIII. for a short period. He was banished in 1816, and died at Trieste in 1820.

See "Sketch of the Life of the Duke of Otranto," London, 1816; A. Serieys, "Fouché de Nantes, sa Vie privée," etc., 1816; "Vie de Fouché," Paris, 1821; "Mémoires de la Vie publique de M. Fouché," 1819; "Mémoires de Fouché," 2 vols., 1824, (said to have been written by Althonse de Beauchamp, though it purports to be an autobiography;) "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Foucher, foo'sha', (PAUL,) a French scholar, born at Tours in 1704. He was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions in 1753. He left a "Historical Treatise on the Religion of the Persians," and another on the "Religion of the Greeks," which were printed in the Memoirs of the above-named Academy. Died in 1778.

Foucher, (SIMON,) a French philosophical writer,

rassation. He wrote several legal works, and edited a 'Collection of the Civil and Criminal Laws of Modern States," (10 vols., 1833-58.) He rendered important services to the cause of order in 1848.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Foucher d'Obsonville, foo'shà' dob'sòn'vèl', a French traveller and naturalist, born at Montargis in 1734. He went to India by land about 1753, and remained there until 1771. He published "Essays on the Habits of Divers Animals, with Observations on the Morals and Customs of Several Nations," (1783.) Died in 1802.

Fouchier, foo'she-à', (BERTRAND,) a Dutch portrait-painter, born at Berg-op-Zoom in 1609, was a pupil of A. Van Dyck. He also studied the works of Tintoret in Italy. Died in 1674.

Fouchy, de, deh foo'she', (JEAN PAUL Grand-Jean—gron'zhon',) a French savant, born in Paris in 1707, was elected perpetual secretary of the Academy of Sciences in 1743, and performed the duties of that office for thirty years with much ability. Died in 1788.

See CONDORCET, "Eloge de M. de Fouchy," 1788.

Foucquet. See FOUQUET.
Fougeret de Monbron. See Monbron.

Fougeret de Monbron. See Monbron.

Fougeroux de Bondaroy, foozh'roo' deh bôn'dã'Rwã', (Auguste Denis,) a French savant, born in Paris
in 1732, was a nephew of the famous Duhamel, (Henri
Louis.) He wrote, besides other works, "Researches
among the Ruins of Herculaneum," (1769,) and "The
Art of the Cutler," (1772.) Died in 1789.

Foo-hee or Fou-hi, foo-hee, supposed to have been
the first Emperor of China, born in the province of
Shansee, began to reign about 2950 B.C. He is said to
have instituted matrimony, and to have invented music

have instituted matrimony, and to have invented music

and writing.

Fouillou, foo'yoo', (JACQUES,) a French Jansenist polemical writer, born at La Rochelle in 1670; died

Fouilloux, du, dü foo'yoo', (Jacques,) a French gentleman, who wrote a popular treatise on "Hunting, and on the Habits of Animals," (1560.) Died in 1580.

Fouinet, foo'e'n½', (ERNEST,) a French poet and novelist, born at Nantes in 1799; died in Paris in 1845.

Foulcher (or Foucher) de Chartres, foo'shà' deh shartr, [Lat. Fulcher'rius Carnoten'sis,] a French historian born about 1050 ioined the crusade for the

historian, born about 1050, joined the crusade for the conquest of the Holy Land. He was chaplain to Bald-

conquest of the Holy Land. He was chapian to Baldwin, King of Jerusalem, and wrote a history of the first crusade. Died about 1127.

Foulcoie, foo'kwâ', [Lat. FULCO'IUS,] born at Beauvais, in France, about 1020, was one of the most popular poets of his time. The subjects of his poems are legends, lives of saints, etc. Died about 1083.

Fould, foo, (ACHILLE,) a French financier, born in Paris in 1800, was a son of a Lewish banker. He was

Paris in 1800, was a son of a Jewish banker. He was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1842, and again in 1846. In the Constituent Assembly of 1848 he acted with the party of order, and distinguished himself by financial ability. He was appointed minister of finance three times between October, 1849, and January, 1852, during which period the public credit was improved or restored. He resigned in January, 1852, soon after which he was raised to the dignity of senator and appointed minister of state and of the household of the emperor. A large deficit having induced Napoleon to renounce the prerogative to raise money on credit without the assent of the legislative body, M. Fould was persuaded to resume the portfolio of finance in November, 1861. He was removed in February, 1867, and died the same year.

See "Biographie des Membres du Sénat."

Foulis, fow'lis, (ROBERT and ANDREW,) two learned and noted Scottish printers, were brothers and residents of Glasgow, where they followed their profession about thirty years, and printed editions of Greek and Latin classics remarkable for accuracy and elegance. Their famous Horace (1743) was reputed to be faultless, and a reward was offered to any person who should detect an After making handsome fortunes, they were error in it. ruined by the expense incurred in founding an academy of painting and sculpture at Glasgow. Their collection MOTHE-FOUQUÉ.

of paintings was sold at auction in 1776. Andrew died in 1774, and Robert in 1776.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Lemoine, "History of Printing."

Foulkes, (MARTIN.) See FOLKES.

Foullon, foo'lon', (ABEL,) a French poet and mechanician, born in Maine in 1513, made a metrical version of the Satires of Persius,—the first that appeared in French. Died in 1563. Died in 1563.

Foullon or Foulon, (Joseph François,) a French administrator, born at Saumur in 1715. In 1771 he was intendant or controller of finance, and in July, 1789, was appointed controller general in place of Necker, or (according to one account) administrator of the army. A few days after his appointment, before he had entered upon the office, he fell a victim to the violence of the Parisian mob. He proposed the repudiation of the public debt.

See Madamb Campan, "Mémoires."

Foulon or Foullon, foo'lon', (Johann Érard,) a Flemish historian and Jesuit, born at Liege in 1608 or

1609; died in 1668.

Foulon, foo'lon' or fow'lon, [Lat. Fullo'Nius,] (Willem,) a Dutch poet and Protestant, born at the Hague in 1493. He became rector of the College of Elbing about 1536. Among his works are "Acolastus," a Latin drama on the subject of the Prodigal Son, (1540,) and the "Triumph of Eloquence," a Latin poem. Died in 1568. poem. Died in 1568.

Foulques, foolk or fook, [Lat. Ful'co,] an eminent French prelate, born about 850 A.D. He became Archbishop of Rheims in 883, and acquired great influence both in the church and state. He promoted education and morality. He was killed by order of Baldwin, Count

of Flanders, in 900. See Baronius, "Annales."

Foulques I., Count of Anjou, surnamed LE ROUX, was the son of Ingelger and Alinde. Died in 938 A.D. Foulques II., surnamed THE GOOD, Count of Anjou. son of the preceding, was a patron of learning. He died

at Tours in 958 A.D.

Foulques III., Count of Anjou, grandson of the preceding, waged war against the Duke of Bretagne and

ceding, waged war against the Duke of Bretagne and the Count of Blois, founded monasteries, and visited the Holy Land. Died in 1040.

Foulques IV., grandson of Foulques III., born at Châteaulandon in 1043, inherited Saintonge, and conquered Anjou and Touraine from his brother Geoffroi. He married a daughter of Simon de Montfort. Died

Foulques V., a son of the preceding, born about 1090, went twice to Palestine in the crusades, married a daughter of Baldwin II. in 1129, and succeeded him, in 1131, on the throne of Jerusalem. He was renowned for courage and other virtues. Died in 1142. He left

his crown to his sons, Baldwin III. and Amaury.

Foulques, (GUL.) See CLEMENT IV.

Foulques de Marseille. See FOLQUET.

Foulques de Neuilly, fook deh nuh'ye', a French priest, celebrated for his zeal and eloquence and his promotion of the fourth crusade. He directed his efforts especially to the conversion of courtesans, and obtained from Pope Innocent III. a plenary indulgence for those who should marry them. He persuaded many nobles to join the crusade in 1198. Died in 1201.

See VILLEHARDOUIN, "Histoire de la Conquête de Constantinople."

Foulston, fols'ton, (JOHN,) an English architect, was born about 1772. He worked for many years at Plymouth, was architect of nearly all the public buildings erected there in that period, and attempted various styles, including Grecian, Ionic, Doric, and Hindoo. Among his works are the Royal Hotel and Theatre, the Exchange, and the Town Hall, at Devonport. Died

Fountaine, fówn'tin, (Sir Andrew,) an English antiquary, born about 1680, was tutor of Prince William, and keeper of the mint from 1727 to 1753. He wrote a treatise on ancient coins. Died in 1753.

Fouqué, (Friedrich Heinrich Karl.) See Lawrent Fouqué.

Fouqué, foo'kà', (HENRI AUGUSTE,) Baron de la Mothe, (deh la mot,) a general, born at the Hague, of a French family, in 1698, entered the Prussian service in 1715. He acquired the friendship of the prince royal, (afterwards Frederick the Great,) who, on his accession in 1740, gave him a command in the army and decorated him with the order of merit. He served with credit in all the wars of that prince, and rose to the rank of general. In 1760 he commanded a corps-d'armée at Landshut, was wounded and taken prisoner. His correspondence with Frederick has been published with the works of that royal author. Lamotte-Fouqué, the author of "Undine," was his grandson. Died in 1774. See Friedrich de La Motte-Fouqué, "Lebensbeschreibung des Generals H. A. Baron de la Motte-Fouqué," 1824.

Fouquet, foo'kà', (GUILLAUME,) Marquis de la Varenne, a French diplomatist, born in 1560, was a favourite of Henry IV. Died in 1616.

Fouquet, (HENRI,) an eminent French physician, botn at Montpellier in 1727, graduated in 1759, and practised at Marseilles. In 1766 he settled in his native city, and published medical treatises which had a high repuand published medical treatises which had a high reputation. He was chosen professor of medicine in the University of Montpellier about 1792. Died in 1806.

See "Biographie Médicale;" DUMAS, "Éloge de Fouquet," 1807.

Fouquet or Foucquet, foo'k\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (NICOLAS,) Marquis of Belle-Isle, a noted French minister of finance, born in Paris in 1611, was the son of Francis Fournet.

in Paris in 1615, was the son of Francis Fouquet, Vicomte de Vaux. At the age of thirty-five he became attorney-general of the Parliament of Paris. In 1652 he was appointed superintendent of the finances, which he was appointed superintendent of the finances, which were then not in a flourishing state, and did not improve under his direction. Louis XIV. once demanded some money of Fouquet, who answered, "Sire, there is none in your majesty's coffers; but Cardinal Mazarin will lend you some." Fouquet expended about eighteen million francs on his palace of Vaux, which surpassed even the royal residence of Fontainebleau. "Never," says Voltaire, "was a dissipator of the royal finances more noble and generous." The king lost confidence in his integrity and financial skill, and it is thought Colbert promoted his disgrace. Fouquet was arrested in 1661, and, after a his disgrace. Fouquet was arrested in 1661, and, after a trial of three years' duration, sentenced to imprisonment for life. La Fontaine wrote verses in his defence during the trial. He died in 1680.

See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Madame de Sévigné, "Lettres;" D'Auvignv, "Vies des Hommes illustres de la France;" Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi."

Fouquet, de, deh foo'k\(\frac{1}{2}\), (CHARLES LOUIS ARMAND,) Comte de Belle-Isle, a French general, born in 1693, was a brother of Marshal Fouquet, Duke of Belle-Isle. He was killed in battle in Piedmont in 1747.

Fouquet, de, (CHARLES LOUIS AUGUSTE,) Duc de Belle-Isle, a French general and diplomatist, born the Villefranche de Pougrapa in 1684, was a granden of the

Villefranche de Rouergue in 1684, was a grandson of the financier Nicolas Fouquet. He became maréchal-decamp in 1718, and lieutenant-general in 1731. It appears that his influence with the king involved France in the general war which began in 1741. He was made a marshal of France in 1741, and gained some advantages over the Austrians in Bohemia. In 1745 he defeated the enemy at Vintimiglia and Montauban. He was appointed minister of state in 1756, and secretary of war in 1758. He is said to have been a diplomatist of great ability. "His whole life," says Macaulay, "was one wild daydream of conquest and spoliation." ("Essay on Frederick

The Great.") Died in 1761.

See VOLTAIRE, "Siècle de Louis XV;" DE COURCELLES, "Dictionnaire des Généraux Français."

Fouquier, foo'ke-\(\frac{1}{2}\), (PIERRE \(\hat{E}\)LOY,) a French physician, born in Picardy in 1776. He practised and lectured in Paris, and became one of the consulting physicians of Charles X. He succeeded Dr. Marc as first physician to Louis Philippe. Died in 1850.

Fouquier-Tinville or -Tainville, foo'ke-\(\frac{1}{2}\)' t\(\frac{1}{2}\)' v\(\hat{e}\)'.

course." However, after he had exercised his functions by sending his former patron to the guillotine, he was himself condemned to death, and executed in 1795.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists."

Fouquières, foo'ke-air', (JACQUES,) an eminent Flemish landscape-painter, was born at Antwerp in 1580, and studied with Rubens. In 1621 he went to France, by invitation of Louis XIII., who gave him a commission to paint the chief towns of the kingdom. Died in 1659.

See FÉLIBIEN, "Entretiens sur les Ouvrages des Peintres."

Four. See Dufour and Longuerue.

Fourcroy, de, deh foor krwå, (Antoine François,) Comte, an eminent French chemist, born of poor parents in Paris in 1755, was a pupil of Macquer and Bucquet. He graduated as M.D. in 1780, and was appointed by Buffon, in 1784, professor of chemistry in the Jardin du Roi, the name of which was changed about 1794 to the Museum of Natural History. He lectured there for twenty-five years with great success. "The facility and elegance of his language," says Cuvier, "his copiousness, enthusiasm, and clearness, enchanted his auditors, and contributed greatly to diffuse a taste for chemistry in all parts of the world." In 1793 he became a member of the National Convention, in which he promoted the of the National Convention, in which he promoted the cause of education and did not partake in the excesses of the dominant party. He saved the life of Darcet in the reign of terror. He was one of the first members of the Institute. He was nominated a councillor of state in December, 1799, and director-general of public instruction in 1801. The schools flourished under his wise direction. He published in 1801 a "System of Chamictan". ("System of Chamictan".) Chemistry," ("Système des Connaissances chimiques," II vols. 8vo.) a work of great merit. Among his best works is "The Philosophy of Chemistry," ("La Philosophie chimique," 1792.) He died suddenly in December, 1809, and left one son, who was killed at the battle of

See Cuvier, "Éloge de Fourcroy," 1811; Palissot de Beauvois, "Éloge historique de Fourcroy," 1810; Pariset, "Éloge de Fourcroy;" A. Cattaneo, "Cenni sulla Vita di A. F. Fourcroy, 1839; "Encyclopædia Britannica;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fourcroy de Ramecourt, fook'krwâ' deh râm'-koor', (CHARLES RENÉ,) a French military engineer, born in Paris in 1715. He served as engineer in the Seven Years' war, and obtained the rank of maréchal-de-camp. The Academy of Sciences rewarded his scientific services by admitting him as a "free associate." He wrote a treatise on "Fortification," (1786,) and other esteemed works. Died in 1701. esteemed works. Died in 1791.

See Condorcet, "Éloge de Charles René Fourcroy."

Fourier, foo're-\(\frac{1}{2}\), (François Charles Marie,) named "the Phalansterian," the founder of the famous system of "Fourierism," a form of socialism, born at Besançon, in France, in 1772, was the son of a merchant. After he had received his education in his native town, he was employed a few years in a counting-house in Lyons. During the Revolution he was compelled, in 1793, to take arms, and served one or two campaigns on the Rhine. He employed his leisure time while in the army, and in other situations, in study and reflection upon the social and political theories which then abounded in France. He also acquired proficiency in the exact sciences, not neg-lecting political economy. After leaving the army, he passed several years as a commercial traveller for mer-cantile houses of Marseilles and Lyons, diligently engaged in the problem the solution of which should remedy the miseries of the present social system. In 1803 he published, in a journal at Lyons, an article on European policy which attracted the favourable notice of Bonaparte. At length, having, as he thought, made the important discovery of which he was in search, he published, in 1808, his "Theory of Four Movements and General Destinies," designed as the prospectus of a more com-Fouquier-Tinville or -Tainville, foo'ke-à' tân'vêl', lete work, which appeared in 1822, entitled a "Treatise (Antoine Quentin,) born near Saint-Quentin in 1747. Among the French Jacobins he was one of the most atrocious. Under the auspices of Robespierre, he acted as public accuser before the bloody tribunal of the Revolution. When informed of the fall of Robespierre, he exclaimed, "No change for us! justice must take its have been made in Europe and America; but they have not been successful. Fourier lived in Paris from 1830 until his death, which occurred in 1837.

See L. DE LOMÉNIE, "Galerie des Contemporains;" V. Considérant, "Exposition du Système de Fourier;" Lechevalier, "Études sur la Science sociale;" C. Pellerin, "Charles Fourier, a Vie et sa Théorie," 1838; Victor Hennequin, "Théorie de C. Fourier," 1847.

Fourier, (JEAN BAPTISTE JOSEPH,) BARON, a celebrated French mathematician, born at Auxerre on the 21st of March, 1768. He espoused with ardour the popular cause in the Revolution; but, not keeping pace with the violent demagogues, he was twice imprisoned by the dominant faction. When the Polytechnic School was opened, about 1795, Fourier was appointed by Lagrange and Monge assistant professor. For his profound and varied acquirements he was selected as one of the savants who accompanied Bonaparte to Egypt in 1798, after which he was secretary of the Institute of Egypt. Here which he was secretary of the Institute of Egypt. Here he distinguished himself by his industry in scientific excursions, and was employed with credit in negotiations with the natives. He was prefect of Isère at Grenoble from 1801 to 1815, and was admitted into the Academy of Sciences in 1817. He was elected a member of the Académie Française in 1827. Besides several minor treatises, Fourier published a great work on the theory of heat, "Théorie analytique de la Chaleur," (1822,) of which M. Cousin observes, "The grandeur of its results has no more been contested than their certainty, and, in the judgment of scientific Europe, the novelty of the analysis on which they rest is equal to its perfection. M. Fourier presents himself, then, with the evident mark of true genius: he is an inventor." He left an "Analysis of Determinate Equations," (1831.) Died in May, 1830.

See V. Cousin, "Éloge de Fourier;" M. Araco, "Éloge historique de J. Fourier;" Champollon-Figeac, "Fourier et Napoléon, l'Égypte et les Cent Jours;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for October, 1811; see, also, an English version of Arago's "Éloge de Fourier," Boston, 1859.

Fourmont, foor'mon', (Claude Louis,) an Orientalist, a nephew of Étienne, noticed below, was born at Cormeilles in 1708. About 1733 he acted as interpreter in the Royal Library. He visited Egypt in 1746, and published a "Historical and Geographical Description of the Plains of Heliopolis and Memphis," (1755.) Died

Fourmont, (ÉTIENNE,) a French savant and distinguished Orientalist, born near Paris in June, 1683, was educated in various colleges of the capital. He possessed a powerful memory, and became eminent for his immense erudition, especially in Oriental languages. In 1715 he erudition, especially in Oriental languages. In 1715 he obtained the chair of Arabic in the Royal College, and became a member of the Academy of Inscriptions. About this time he was employed to assist a certain Chinese, named Hoang-Ji, in the compilation of a Chinese grammar and dictionary. This person having died in 1716, Fourmont pursued the task alone, and after twenty years' labour finished his "Grammatica Sinica," (1742,) one of the best Chinese grammars that have been published in Europe. In 1738 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. He wrote "Critical Reflections on the History of Ancient Nations." (2 vols... Reflections on the History of Ancient Nations," (2 vols., 1735.) and numerous other works. Died in 1745.

See "Vie d'Étienne Fourmont," etc., prefixed to his "Réflexions sur l'Origine des anciens Peuples," Paris, 1747; FRÉRET, "Éloge de Fourmont;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fourmont, (MICHEL,) an accomplished linguist, a brother of the preceding, was born near Paris in 1690. In 1720 he became professor of Syriac in the Royal College, and in 1724 a member of the Academy of Inscriptions. He assisted his brother in his labours on the Chinese language. Louis XV. sent Fourmont with Abbé Chinese language. Sevin to Greece and other parts of the Levant in 1728, to purchase manuscripts and to copy inscriptions. They returned, with abundant success, in 1732. Died in 1746. Fourmont has been censured for the unnecessary destruction of ancient monuments in Greece.

See "Histoire et Mémoires de l'Académie des Inscriptions;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fournel, foor nel, (Jean François,) a learned jurist, born in Paris in 1745. He published a number of legal treatises, and a work on "The State of Gaul at the Epoch of the Conquest of the Franks." Died in 1820.

Fournet, fook'nà', (Victor,) a French geologist, born in Paris in 1801, became professor of mineralogy at Lyons about 1834. He has laid the base of a new theory on the distribution of coal-fields in France, and is said to have rendered important services to science. Died at Lyons in 1869.

Fourneyron, (BENOIT,) a French engineer and inventor, born at Saint-Étienne (Loire) in 1802. He invented a turbine, which obtained in 1836 a prize of

6,000 francs offered by the Academy of Sciences.

Fournier, (ÉDOUARD,) a learned French writer, born Pournier, (EDOUARD,) a learned French writer, born at Orleans in 1819, was the author of a "History of Printing and Publishing," (1854,) a Review of Wise and Witty Sayings of Eminent Men, ("L'Esprit dans l'Histoire,") and other works. He died in 1880.

Fournier, (GEORGES,) a French Jesuit, born at Cae in 1595. As chaplain in the navy, he visited the coasts of Asia, and, after his return, published useful treatises on geography, hydrography, etc. Died in 1622

of Asia, and, after his return, published useful treatises on geography, hydrography, etc. Died in 1652.

Fournier, (Marc Jean Louis,) a Swiss dramatist, born at Geneva in 1820, became a resident of Paris in his youth. His drama the "Clown," ("Paillasse," 1850,) in which he was assisted by Dennery, had great success.

Fournier, (PIERRE SIMON,) a skilful French engraver and founder of types, born in Paris in 1712. He wrote an "Essay on the Origin and Progress of the Art of Engraving on Wood," (1758,) and a useful work called "Manuel typographique," (2 vols., 1764.) Died in 1768.

Fournier, (RAOUL,) Sieur du Rondeau, a learned French author, born at Orléans in 1562, wrote approved works on law, morality, philosophy, religion, etc., also a

works on law, morality, philosophy, religion, etc., also a Latin poem called "Cento Christianus." Died in 1627.

Fournier de la Contamine, foor ne-à' den la kon-ta'men', (Marie Nicolas,) a French bishop, born at Gex in 1760. By the influence of Cardinal Fesch, he was appointed chaplain, and then almoner, to Bonaparte, who, in 1806, made him Bishop of Montpellier. Died in 1834.

Ormes, Fournier des foor'ne-à' dà'zorm'. (CHARLES,) a French poet and landscape-painter, born in Paris in 1778, was a grandson of Pierre Simon, noticed above. He wrote a poem entitled "The Art of Painting," ("La Peinture," 1837,) and translated Lucretius's "De Rerum Natura" into French verse, (1848.) His landscapes are commended. Died in 1853.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Fournier de Pescay, foor'ne-à' deh pês'kà', (François,) born at Bordeaux in 1771, became physician to Ferdinand VII. at Valençay. He wrote several treatises

Ferdinand VII. at Valençay. He wrote several treatises on medicine. Died about 1833.

Fournival, de, deh fook'ne'val', (RICHARD,) one of the most noted novelists (romanciers) of his time, was a canon of the church of Amiens. He wrote several works about 1250, one of which is styled the "Power of Love."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fourquevaux, de, deh foork'vō', (François de Pavie—deh pā've',) Baron, son of the following, was born near Toulouse in 1561. After making a tour in Europe and Asia, he was gentleman-ordinary and steward in the court of Henry of Navarre. He wrote the "Lives of Great French Captains," (1643.) Died in 1611.

Fourtou, (Marie Francois Oscar Bardy de,) a French Bonapartist politician, born at Ribérac in 1836.

He was minister of public works 1872-73, minister of public worship and minister of the interior from M by to July, 1874, and again from May, 1877. In 1878 he tought a harmless duel with Gambetta. He was elected a senator by the Dordogue in 1880.

Foville, (ACHILLE LOUIS,) a French medical writer, born at Pontoise in 1799. He wrote on the brain.

Fow'ler, (CHARLES,) an English architect, born in Devonshire in 1792. He gained the first premium for his design of London Bridge. Among his works are the Hungerford Market, the Devon Lunatic Asylum, and the Court of Bankruptcy, London.

Fowler, (EDWARD,) an English divine, born at Westerleigh in 1632, was appointed in 1691 Bishop of Gloucester. He wrote "The Design of Christianity," (1671,) which was attacked by Bunyan; also, a "Discourse on Christian Liberty," (1680.) Died in 1714.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Fowler, (JOHN,) a learned English printer, born at Bristol, was a zealous opponent of the Protestant Reformation, and a good classical scholar. He removed his press to Antwerp, to serve the Catholics more efficiently. Died in 1579. See Fuller, "Worthies."

Fow ler, (ORSON SQUIRE,) an American phrenologist, born in Cohocton, New York, in 1809. He has published a large number of works on phrenological and kindred subjects. In connection with his brother,

Lorenzo N. Fowler, he has conducted the "Phrenological Journal" for many years.

Fowler, (Thomas,) born at York, in England, in 1736, was a successful practitioner of medicine in that the successful practitioner of medicine in that the successful practitioner of medicine in that the successful medical treaties. Died in 1841 city, and wrote several medical treatises. Died in 1801.

Fownes, fownz, (George,) an English chemist, born Fownes, townz, (George,) an English chemist, born about 1815, was professor of practical chemistry in University College, London. He wrote a prize essay on "Chemistry as exemplifying the Wisdom and Beneficence of God," (1844.) and a "Manual of Elementary Chemistry," (1844.) Died in 1849.

Fox, (Sir Charles,) an English civil engineer, born at Derby in 1810. Among his works are several railways. He constructed the building for the Great Exhibition of 1811, according to the plan of Sir Joseph

bition of 1851, according to the plan of Sir Joseph Paxton, and was the architect of the Crystal Palace at Sydenham. He was knighted on the opening of the

Great Exhibition. Died in 1874.

Fox, (CHARLES JAMES,) a celebrated English orator and statesman, born in London on the 24th of January, 1749, was the third son of Henry Fox, the first Lord Holland, and of Lady Georgiana Caroline Lennox, a daughter of the Duke of Richmond. His indulgent father was not slow to appreciate his splendid promise and hereditary genius, and bestowed particular atten-tion on his education, although it is said that he per-mitted him to follow his own inclinations without restraint. About the age of nine he was sent to Eton, where he manifested a rare aptitude for all departments of learning, and an eager relish for the sports of youth and for all physical and intellectual pleasures. In the autumn of 1764 Fox went to Oxford, and entered Hertford College, where he appears to have been a hard student. He learned to read the Latin and Greek classics with facility, and in after-life he continued to delight in classic studies, to which he added an accurate knowledge of modern languages and history. About this period he began to indulge an insane passion for gaming and other modes of dissipation, which continued through his life to obscure the noble qualities that nature had given him. Leaving college in 1766, he went abroad, and passed two years on the continent. In May, 1768, he was returned to Parliament for Midhurst, though he had not yet attained

the age of twenty.

He entered Parliament as a supporter of the ministerial or Tory party, and when Lord North became premier, in 1770, Fox was appointed junior lord of the admiralty. 1770, Fox was appointed junior lord of the admiratly. In 1773 he held for a few weeks the place of one of the lords of the treasury; but, being dismissed for his insubordination to the court, he joined the opposition, and found more congenial company with Burke and other Whig leaders. He strenuously opposed Lord North's policy in regard to American taxation. In March, 1774, he made a speech against the Boston Port Bill; and he continued to defend the cause of the colonies against the insane policy of the British ministry. Fox was rethe insane policy of the British ministry. Fox was returned for Westminster in 1780; and when the American war ended, in 1782, he had become the recognized leader of the Whigs in the House of Commons, the champion of freedom, and a "consummate master of the art of debate." On the formation of the new ministry under Rockingham, in 1782, he accepted the office of foreign secretary, but resigned in a few months, in consequence of the death of that premier. By a coalition between Fox and Lord North, the ministry of Lord Shelburne was

outvoted and compelled to resign, and in April, 1783, Fox became secretary of state in a cabinet of which the Duke of Portland was the premier. This ministry was weakened by the hostility of the king; and Fox, having been defeated on his India Bill, was dismissed from power in December, 1783, when Mr. Pitt became prime minister. Fox had lost popularity by his coalition with Lord North, and in the next election his rival obtained a large majority in Parliament. He was again elected for Westminster, after a warm contest, in 1784, and made a memorable speech on the scrutiny which was demanded by his opponent.

He powerfully seconded Burke in the impeachment

of Warren Hastings in 1788 and the ensuing years. The warm political and personal friendship which had long existed between him and Burke was broken by the French Revolution, which Fox cordially approved in its first stages. Fox having expressed his admiration of the new French constitution in 1791, Burke spoke on the other side, and declared, "Our friendship is at an end." Mr. Fox continued to be the leader of the Whigs, and constantly opposed the long aggressive war which Pitt waged against the French republic. He supported Wilberforce's motion for the abolition of the slave-trade in 1701 and Mr. Grav's affect for realization of the slave-trade in 1791, and Mr. Grey's effort for parliamentary reform in 1793. His party having been reduced to a small minority, he resolved, in 1797, to take no part in legislation, and absented himself from Parliament for five years, which he passed in literary pursuits. In 1802 he visited Paris, and was treated with marked attention by Bonaparte. In con-sequence of the death of Pitt, in January, 1806, the Whigs, under Lord Grenville, came into power, and Fox became foreign secretary, and the master-spirit of the government. He was negotiating for peace with France when he died, on the 13th of September, 1806, leaving the reputation of an honest statesman and a real philan-Brougham pronounced him "the most accomthropist. plished debater that ever appeared on the theatre of public affairs." "He possessed above all moderns," says Mackintosh, "that union of reason, simplicity, and vehemence which formed the prince of orators." He

We do not think it has any great value as a history, nor is it very admirable as a piece of composition." See Lord John Russell, "Life of Charles James Fox," 3 vols., 1867; Sydney Smith, in the "Edinburgh Review," vol. xiv., (July, 1809). "Quarterly Review," vol. xiii., (November, 1809), and "Edinburgh Review," vol. xviii.; Samuel Parr, "Character of the Late C. J. Fox," 2 vols., 1809; "Memorials of Charles James Fox," by Lord Holland; Brougham, "Statesmen of the Time of George III.;" Trotter, "Memoirs of C. J. Fox," 1811; "Recollections of C. J. Fox," by B. C. Waypole, 1806; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1808, and January, 1854; "London Quarterly Review" for November, 1809, December, 1811, and April, 1859.

left an unfinished history of the reign of James II., which, says Lord Jeffrey, "we think is an invaluable work, not only as a memorial of the high principles and gentle dispositions of its illustrious author, but as a record of

those sentiments of true English constitutional independence which seem to have been nearly forgotten in the bitterness and hazards of our recent contentions. .

Fox, (EDWARD,) an English bishop, born in Glouces-Fox, (EDWARD,) an English bishop, born in Gloucestershire, was a strenuous promoter of the Protestant Reformation. He was sent by Wolsey, with Gardiner, to Rome, in 1528, to procure the divorce of Queen Catherine. In 1535 he became Bishop of Hereford, and was sent on a mission to the Protestant league of Schmalkalden. He was distinguished for his dexterity as a negotiator. He wrote "On the True Difference between Regal and Ecclesiastical Power," ("De vera Differentia Regiæ Potestatis et Ecclesiasticæ," 1534.) Died in 1538. See "Biographia Britannica."

Fox, (Francis,) an English clergyman, was vicar of Pottern and prebendary of Salisbury. He published the "New Testament Explained," (1722,) and a few other works. Died in 1738.

Fox, (GEORGE,) the founder of the Society of Friends, or Quakers, was born at Drayton-in-the-Clay, (now called Fenny Drayton,) Leicestershire, England, in July, 1624. His father, Christopher Fox, was a weaver, so distinguished for the uprightness of his character that he was called, among his neighbours, "righteous Christer." His mother, whose maiden name was Mary Lago, was

e as k; c as s; g hard; g as j; G, H, K, guttural; N, nasal; R, trilled; s as z; th as in this. (See Explanations, p. 23.) VOL. I.

eminent for her piety, and by her sympathy and encouragement doubtless did much to promote that religious thoughtfulness for which her son George was remarkable even from his childhood. At an early age he was placed with a man who was a shoemaker and dealt in wool. He was for some time employed as a shepherd, an occupation well suited to his cast of mind, and "a fit an occupation well suited to his cast of hind, and a higher mining says William Penn, "of his future service in the Church of Christ." The parents of George Fox were members of the Church of England, and they endeavoured to educate their children in its doctrines and mode of worship. When he was in his nineteenth year, being on business at a fair, he was invited by his cousin and another person, both professors of religion, to join them in drinking a jug of beer, and he, being thirsty, con-sented. When they had drunk a glass apiece, they began to drink healths, and, calling for more beer, they said, "he that would not drink should pay all." Then George Fox, taking out a groat, laid it on the table, saying, "If it be so, I will leave you." He returned home much distressed. That night he did not go to bed, but spent the time in walking up and down and in earnest prayer.
"The Lord said unto me," (we quote the words of his journal,) "Thou seest how young people go together into vanity, and old people into the earth: thou must forsake all, young and old, keep out of all, and be a stranger to all." "I fasted much," he says, "walked abroad in solitary places many days, and often took my Bible and sat in hollow trees and lonesome places till night came on; and frequently in the night walked mournfully about by myself." As a remedy for his distress of mind, some of As a remedy for his distress of mind, some of his relations advised him to marry; but he "told them he was but a lad, and must get wisdom." He went to different priests for consolation, but found them all "miserable comforters." One "ancient priest" bade him take tobacco and sing psalms. But tobacco he did not like, and psalms he was not in a state to sing. To sing belongs rather to the joyful;* but George Fox suffered what few, we may hope, among the children of men are required to suffer. So great was his mental distress that, he says, "I could have wished I had never been born, or that I had been born blind, that I might never have seen wickedness nor vanity, and deaf, that I might never have heard vain and wicked words, and the Lord's name blasphemed." At times he was reduced almost to despair. On one occasion "a great cloud came over him," and there arose in his mind doubts even of the existence of a God; but the temptation soon passed, and a divine voice within him said, "There is a living God, who made all things." He afterwards "saw that it was good that he had gone through that exercise;" for, meeting with some who had embraced atheism, he was enabled to speak with convincing power to their minds, and forced them to confess that there is a living God. Amid all his trials he had moments of great rejoicing. He was filled them to confess that there is a living God. Amid all his trials he had moments of great rejoicing. He was filled with admiration of God's infinite love, and "saw through all these troubles and temptations," and that they were "good for him," being designed for the perfection of his faith. When all his hopes of obtaining comfort from any human source were gone, "I heard," he says, "a voice which said, 'There is one, even Christ Jesus, that can speak to thy condition.' When I heard it, my heart did leap for joy. Then the Lord let me see why there was none upon the earth that could speak to my condition, namely, that I might give him all the glory."

Some of his relations, observing the seriousness of his

Some of his relations, observing the seriousness of his character, had wished that he should be educated for a priest; but one morning, as he was walking in the field, it was shown to him "that being bred at Oxford or Cambridge was not enough to qualify men to be ministers of Christ;" at which he wondered, because it was contrary to what the people were commonly taught to believe. At the same time he saw that it was the anointing of the Spirit which qualified one to be a true preacher of the gospel. At another time it was shown to him "that gospel. God, who made the world, did not dwell in temples made with hands." This also surprised him, because it was so different from the prevailing belief. He perceived that many read the Scriptures without a right understanding

of their meaning; it was then shown to him that none could read them aright without a measure of the same Divine Spirit that gave them forth. He saw everywhere around him men attaching the greatest importance to the letter, while very few regarded the spirit, of the Bible; many Christian professors who had an outward form of godliness showed too plainly by their conduct that they were without its life-giving power. George Fox believed that he was called by Heaven to awaken men from their lifeless forms and dogmas to a sense of the vital importance of an inward, living, spiritual religion. The field was already waiting for the labourers. He saw the harvest white and the heavenly seed lying thick on the ground, and none to gather it; for this he mourned with tears. A report having gone forth that he had a "discerning spirit," people came from far and near to hear him. "I had," he says, "great openings and prophecies, and spoke unto them of the things of God." On a subsequent occasion he says, "We had great meetings: the Lord's power wrought mightily and gathered ings: the Lord's power wrought mightily and gathered many." He was about twenty-three years old when he first began to preach, after which he travelled much in

the ministry.

As, on the one hand, George Fox believed that he As, on the one nand, George Fox Deleved that he was required to do many things which in that age were generally considered to form no part of Christian duty, so, on the other, he was forbidden to do many things which other religious professors permitted or enjoined. However small or apparently trivial the requirement, he felt that he must yield an absolute obedience to the Divine voice within his soul. It was then deemed necessary as a mark of honour to address one's superiors. sary, as a mark of honour, to address one's superiors or equals always with the plural pronoun: to "thou" a person was generally regarded as an expression of dis-respect, or at least of familiarity. But Fox considered that to address a single person with a form of speech which could only in strictness be applied to two or more, was inconsistent with that simplicity and perfect truth-fulness which the pure spirit of Christianity requires. He regarded also the custom of taking off the hat, as a mark of respect to our fellow-men, as improper, and thought that men ought not to demand such formal honours of one another, but should rather seek "the honour that cometh from God only." One of the principal reasons alleged by Fox for not taking off one's hat to men was, that this was an act of homage due only to the Creator, and that it appears from the words of the Apostle Paul, (see I. Cor. xi. 4,) and from the practice of the primitive Christians, to have been regarded as an especial mark of reverence to God. He seems to have considered complimentary forms and ceremonies as not only opposed to Christian simplicity and truthfulness, but as tending to foster a spirit of pride and vainglory incompatible with the humility which belongs to a true follower of the Redeemer, and unfavourable to that Christian equality and freedom which are necessary to the most perfect society.

Although the rise of the Society of Friends was pri-

marily a religious movement, it has unquestionably exerted an important influence upon the political as well as the social condition of England and the United States, "It was," says Bancroft, "the consequence of the moral warfare against corruption,—the aspiration of the human mind after a perfect emancipation from the long reign of bigotry and superstition." "It marks," observes the

of bigotry and superstition." "It marks," observes the same writer, in another place, "the moment when intellectual freedom was claimed unconditionally by the people as an inalienable birthright." (See "History of the United States," vol. i. p. 451, and vol. ii. p. 337.)

As Fox believed it to be required of him that he should not doff his hat "to any, high or low," and that he should, when addressing an individual, use invariably the singular pronoun, "without any respect to rich or poor, great or small," he gave great offence, and excited the rage of some who, he says, were "great professors of Christianity." He was thus furnished with an answer to those who thought this too trifling a matter to be so scrupulous about; for what concerned so ter to be so scrupulous about; for what concerned so nearly the pride and passions of men was not so trivial as to be beneath the command of God.

Having, in 1648, at Nottingham, boldly opposed a

^{*} See James v. 13.

priest respecting a point of doctrine in the presence of his congregation, he was arrested and sent to prison. He was again imprisoned in 1650 at Derby, upon a false accusation of blasphemy. On that occasion Justice Bennet, of Derby, called him and his friends "Quakers," because he bade the magistrates "tremble at the word of the Lord." During his imprisonment at Derby there was in the same jail a young woman who was to be tried for her life for stealing. "I wrote," says Fox, "to the judge and jury, showing them how contrary it was to the law of God in old time to put people to death for stealing; and moving them to show mercy." Throughout his life he appears never to have hesitated to rebuke falsehood, injustice, and cruelty, in whatever form they exhibited themselves, and without respect to persons. He felt also called upon to bear his testimony against all war, whether offensive or defensive, alleging the com-mands of our Saviour, "Love your enemies," "Resist not evil," etc. He cited the same Divine authority to prove not merely the unlawfulness of profane swearing, but of oaths of every kind. Their faithful adherence to their convictions, on these and other points, subjected Fox and his followers to much bitter persecution. He had in 1655 been imprisoned at Launceston. During his confinement in that place, one of his friends went to Oliver Cromwell and desired that he might be imprisoned in Fox's stead. This disinterested conduct appears to have greatly surprised the Protector. Turning to his councillors, he asked, "Which of you would do as much for me if I were in the same condition?" On the accession of Charles II., many hundred Quakers, who had been imprisoned under the governments of Oliver and Richard Cromwell, were set at liberty. But soon after the persecution against these unoffending people raged more fiercely than ever. In 1663 Fox was again arrested; but, when he was brought to be tried at the assizes, the judge declared that, in consequence of the errors in the indictment, he was free from all the charges made against him. But, as the scruples of the Quakers against swearing were well known, the judge, in order to find a pretext against him, required him to take the oath of allegiance and supremacy. On his refusing to do so, he was put into a filthy prison, in which there was, a part of the time, scarcely any ventilation, and yet the rain came in upon his bed, and he was exposed, without any fire, to the cold and wet during a long and severe winter. His confinement on this occasion lasted altogether, in differconfinement on this occasion lasted altogether, in different prisons, nearly three years. He was at length, in 1666, set at liberty. In 1669 he was married to Margaret Fell, the widow of Judge Fell, a man who was highly esteemed for his moderation and good sense, as well as for his piety. He had befriended George Fox in the early period of his ministry; and his wife and daughters had been convinced by Fox's preaching and led to embrace the principles of the Quakers. On behalf of these principles she had suffered long imprisonment and other persecution. persecution.

In 1671 Fox set sail for Barbadoes, where many were convinced by his ministry. While in this island, in company with some other Friends, he drew up an important paper setting forth the belief of the Society in regard to the fundamental doctrines of Christianity, and showing that the charges which had been made against them of denying the Divinity and Atonement of Christ and the divine inspiration of the Scriptures, were unfounded calumnies. He afterwards visited the colonies of Mary. calumnies. He after wards visited the colonies of Maryland, New Jersey, New England, etc. He embarked for England in March, 1673, and arrived at Bristol about the end of April. Some months afterwards he was again imprisoned, for refusing to swear, in Worcester jail. While here he had a severe illness, so that his life was almost despaired of. The king would freely have pardoned him, but Fox would not accept a release from prison on these terms: for the accept a pardon implied prison on these terms; for to accept a pardon implied that he had committed something to be forgiven. After remaining in jail for more than a year, he was at last set at liberty, chiefly through the influence of Sir Matthew Hale. Subsequently, his health having been greatly Impaired by his imprisonment, he spent, for the first time since his early youth, nearly two years in comparative repose at Swarthmore, in Lancashire. This place against George Fox.

had belonged to Margaret Fell, and was his ordinary residence during the latter period of his life. In 1677, accompanied by Penn, Barclay, and several others, he visited the "Friends" in Holland, and established Monthly and Quarterly Meetings and a Yearly Meeting in that country. in that country. After an absence of several months, he returned to England the same year. He died in London in 1690, in the sixty-seventh year of his age.

In the religious history of modern times there is per-

haps no more remarkable character than that of George Fox. He presents a rare example of the greatest gentleness and meekness joined with a courage which no dangers could appall and a zeal which no obloquy nor suffering could abate, much less subdue. From early manhood until the very end of his life, in spite of ridi-cule, reproach, and the bitterest persecution, he pursued with an unfaltering faith, and a resolution that never with an unfaitering faith, and a resolution that never wavered even for a moment, the path which had, as he believed, been divinely appointed him. Many men, deemed brave and virtuous, have, under the pressure of affliction or necessity, been led to reconsider and modify their principles, and, in order to gain what they considered a great good, have sometimes been willing to sacrifice a minute point of conscience; but George Fox never changed or qualified his views in the slightest degree, however great the emergency, and what he felt to be right in the beginning of his course he maintained unswervingly to the end of his life. If it be thought that he sometimes erred through excess of zeal, it should be borne in mind that, in those times of religious exbe borne in mind that, in those times of religious excitement and political commotion, many things were considered allowable, not by the Quakers only, but by a large proportion of the religious community, which would be universally condemned by the spirit of a later and more lukewarm age.

In person, George Fox was above the common stature.

He was of a pleasing countenance, and, though grave, of easy and modest manners. "He was," says Penn, "civil beyond all forms of breeding." "A most merciful man, as ready to forgive as inapt to take offence." As a speaker, he was clear, forcible, and convincing. "But above all," says Penn, "he excelled in prayer. The inwardness and weight of his spirit, the reverence and solemnity of his address and behaviour, the fewness and fullness of his words, have often struck even strangers with admiration."

The popular but erroneous idea that Fox was opposed to all learning, has arisen doubtless from his having maintained not merely that human learning was insufficient of itself to qualify one to be a preacher of the gospel, but also that a man might be a true gospel minister without any such learning at all as is given at the universities. Nevertheless, he clearly showed the high value which he set upon education, both by his earnest recommendation that schools should be established among "Friends" for the proper instruction of their among "Friends" for the proper instruction of their children, and still more by his applying himself, even after he had entered upon his ministry, to the study of the Hebrew tongue, of which he appears to have acquired a respectable knowledge; for we are assured, on the authority of his intimate friend, George Whitehead,* that "he was able to understand, read, and write Hebrew."

It would be a mistake herman to the study of the st

Hebrew."

It would be a mistake, however, to regard Fox as a man of learning, in the ordinary acceptation of the phrase, although he well understood the use and value of learning. He was, to adopt the words of Coleridge, "an uneducated man of genius." "There exist folios," remarks the same great critic, "on the human understanding and the nature of man, which would have a far juster claim to their high rank and celebrity, if in the whole huge volume there could be found as much fulness of heart and intellect as burst forth in many a simple page of George Fox." ("Biographia Literaria," chap. ix.)

Fox wrote many epistles of advice and exhortation to

Fox wrote many epistles of advice and exhortation to the various meetings of the Society; and he has left us a journal of his life, of which Sir James Mackintosh says,

"It is one of the most extraordinary and instructive documents in the world, which no reader of competent judgment can peruse without revering the virtue of the

Writer,"

See George Fox's "Journal;" also the Preface to it, by William Penn; Marsh's "Life of George Fox," i vol. 8vo; Janney's "Life of George Fox," i vol. 8vo; "George Fox," an Address to the Society of Friends, by C. H. Spurgeon, London, 1866; also, "George Fox, the Friends, and the Early Baptists," by William Tallack, London, 1868; and Hermann Weingarten's masterly work entitled "Revolutionskirchen Englands," Lepisc, 1868. For the doctrinal views of George Fox and the early Quakers, see Barclay's "Apology;" also "Dissertation" appended to Janney's "Life of Fox," and T. Evans's "Exposition of the Faith of the Religious Society of Friends," Philadelphia, 1828.

For a full account of the various writings and publications of George Fox, see Joseph Smith's "Catalogue of Friends' Books," vol. i. pp. 644-697.

Fox. (Henry,) the first Lord Holland, was a son of

Fox. (Henry.) the first Lord Holland, was a son of Sir Stephen, and the father of the great orator Charles J. Fox. He was secretary at war in the reign of George II. about 1750. In 1755 he became secretary of state, and Whig leader of the House of Commons when the elder Pitt was leader of the opposition. Fox had parliamentary talents of a very high order, but was inferior to Pitt in declamation. According to Macaulay, Fox resembled his more celebrated son in disposition as well as talents. He had the same sweetness of temper, the same openness and impetuosity. Upon the dissolution of Newcastle's ministry, the king sent for Fox, and directed him to arrange a new cabinet in concert with Pitt; but the latter declined the coalition with his rival. In 1762 he accepted office in the ministry of Lord Bute, and became ministerial leader in the House; but in the next year Bute resigned, and Fox was raised to the peerage, as Lord Holland. According to the essayist above named, "he was the most unpopular statesman of his time, not because he sinned more, but because he canted less." Died in 1774, leaving his title to his son Stephen.

See MACAULAY, review of Thackeray's "History of the Earl of Chatham."

Chatham."

Fox, (John,) an English author, born at Boston, in Lincolnshire, in 1517, adopted the principles of the Reformation. He was tutor in the family of Sir Thomas Lucy, and at a later period instructed the sons of the Earl of Surrey, then confined in the Tower. In 1545 he was accused of heresy and expelled from Magdalene College, of which he was a Fellow. To escape persecution, he retired to Bâle, and after the death of Queen Mary returned to England and received a prebend in the church of Salisbury. He is the author of "The Acts and Monuments of the Church," (1563,) commonly called the "Book of Martyrs," a work which obtained great and deserved popularity. Died in 1587.

See a Life of J. Fox, by his son Samuel; Fuller, "Worthies

See a Life of J. Fox, by his son Samuel; Fuller, "Worthies of England;" "Biographia Britannica."

Fox, (Luke,) an English navigator, who commanded a vessel sent out in 1631 to explore the Northwest passage. After making discoveries in Hudson Bay, he returned home, and published an account of the same, dated 1635.

See Purchas, "Pilgrimages."

Fox, (MARGARET.) See Fox, (GEORGE.)
Fox, [Sp. pron. foh.] (MORZILLO SEBASTIAN.) a Spanish writer, born at Seville in 1528, wrote about the age of twenty a commentary on the "Topics of Cicero," and in 1554 he published a treatise on the "Analogy of the Philosophical Views of Plato and Aristotle," which was applied to the commentary of the Philosophical business. applauded by some critics. Philip II. appointed him preceptor of his son Carlos; but as he was on his way to this new scene of labour he perished by shipwreck, in 1560.

Fox, (RICHARD,) an English bishop and statesman, born at Ropesley, in Lincolnshire, in 1466. In the reign of Henry VII. he officiated as keeper of the privy seal, secretary of state, and ambassador to various courts. He was appointed Bishop of Winchester in 1500, having previously occupied the see of Durham and others. In 1516 he founded at Oxford the College of Corpus Christi, with a chair of Greek and Latin. He retained the favour and confidence of Henry VII. throughout his reign, and

was supplanted by Wolsey in the councils of Henry VIII. Died in 1528

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Fox, (Sir Stephen,) an English politician, born at Farley, Wilts, in 1627, was the father of the first Lord Holland. He was "clerk of the green cloth" in the reign of Charles II., and held other offices. He built several

almshouses, and was the first who projected Chelsea College as a military hospital. Died in 1716.

Fox, (WILLIAM JOHNSON,) an English politician and writer, was born near Wrentham, Suffolk, in 1786. He was once a Unitarian minister at Finsbury, and was a frequent and able contributor to the "Westminster Review." In 1847 he was returned to Parliament for Oldham, and became a prominent member of the advanced Liberal party. He published "Lectures to the Working Classes," and other works. Died in 1864.

Foy, fwå, (MAXIMILIAN SÉBASTIEN,) a French general and eminent orator, born at Ham, in Picardy, in February, 1775. He served his first campaign in 1792 as lieutenant of artillery. In 1794, having expressed his abhorrence of the atrocities of the Convention, he was sent to prison, and would probably have been executed had not the price of the charmon and the death. had not the crisis of the 9th Thermidor and the death of Robespierre subverted that bloody régime. He made the campaigns of 1796 and 1797 as commander of cavalry under Moreau. Foy was one of those republicans who opposed the assumption of imperial power by Napoleon, and thus retarded his own promotion. From 1807 to 1813 he served in Portugal and Spain, where he obtained the rank of general of division about 1810, and distinguished himself by his bravery, capacity, and colloquial talents. He was often wounded in battle. After Bonaparte landed from Elba, in 1815, General Foy did not long hesitate to join his standard in defending the soil of France from invasion, and he led a division at Water-loo, where he was again wounded. In 1819 he was elected by the department of Aisne to the Chamber of Deputies, where he speedily took his place in the first rank of orators. His past life, his noble character, added rank of orators. His past life, his noble character, added to his persuasive manner, gave him great influence, which he employed in favour of a liberal and constitutional government. Died in Paris in November, 1825. About one million francs were raised by national subscription for his family. He left (unfinished) a "History of the Peninsular War," (4 vols., 1827.)

See Cuisin, "Vie militaire, politique, etc. du Général Foy;" PAUL LACROIX, "Éloge historique du Général Foy;" RENÉ PERRIN, "Notice sur la Vie militaire de Foy," prefixed to "Pensées de Général Foy," 1821; F. VIDAL, "Vie du Général Foy," 1826.

Foyatier, fwa'ya'te-a', (Denis,) a French sculptor, born at Beson, near Feurs, (Loire,) in 1793. He became a student of art in Paris in 1816, and went to Rome in 1822. His reputation was established by a statue of Spartacus, (1830,) which was purchased by the king. Among his works are a statue of "Prudence," and an equestrian statue of Joan of Arc, inaugurated at Orléans in 1855. Fra Angelico. See FIESOLE.

Fra Bartolommeo. See BACCIO DELLA PORTA. Fracanzani, frå-kån-zå'nee, or Fracanzano, frå-kån-zå'no, (Francesco,) an able Italian painter, worked in Naples, and was the master of Salvator Rosa, whose sister he married. His colouring is brilliant and vigor-

is. Died about 1657. Fracastoro, frå-kås-to'ro, or Fracastor, (GIROLA-MO,) an eminent Italian author, born at Verona in 1483, was one of the most learned men of his time, and ex was one of the most learned men of his time, and excelled in philosophy, medicine, mathematics, and poetry. Before the age of twenty he was professor of logic at Padua. His reputation is derived chiefly from a Latin poem on the venereal disease, called "Syphilis, sive Morbus Gallicus," (1530,) which has been translated into several languages. Scaliger had so high an opinion of Fracastor's talents that he composed a poem in honour of him. Hallam gives him credit for "having delivered the rules of practical art in all the graces of the most delicious poetry, without inflation, without obscurity, and without affectation." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") He was in his latter years chief physician to Pope Paul III. and to the Council of Trent,

^{*} See Mackintosh's "History of the Revolution in 1688."

wrote a few scientific treatises.

See F.O. MENCKEN, "De Vita, Moribus, etc. Fracastorii Commentatio," 1731; Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Fraccaroli, frâk-kâ-ro'lee, (INNOCENZO,) an able Italian sculptor, born at Castel-Rotto, near Verona, about 1804. He studied in Rome, and became professor of sculpture at Florence about 1842. His "Eve after the Fall" gained a medal of the first class at Paris, and is called a master-piece of grace. Among his other works is a statue of Achilles works is a statue of Achilles.

Frachetta, frå-ket'tå, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian publicist and critic, born at Rovigo about 1560. In his youth he was secretary of Cardinal Este. He wrote a paraphrase of Lucretius, (1589,) with notes, a volume entitled "On Reasons of State," ("Della Ragione di Stato," 1623,) which is commended, and a few other works. Died at Naples in 1620.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Fra Diavolo, frå de-å'vo-lo, an Italian chief of bri-

Fra Diavolo, frå de-å'vo-lo, an Italian chief of brigands, whose proper name was MICHEL POZZA, (pot'så,) was born at Itri. He fought in the army of Cardinal Ruffo against the French in 1799. In 1806 he became the chief of a band of insurgents in Calabria. He was arrested and hung at Naples in that year.

Fraehn. See Frähn.

Fragonard, frå'go'når', (ALEXANDRE ÉVARISTE,) a French painter and sculptor, born at Grasse in 1780, was a pupil of David. Among his works are "Maria Theresa presenting her Infant Son to the Hungarians," (1822,) and "The Entrance of Joan of Arc into Orléans." Died in 1850. Died in 1850.

Fragonard, (Jean Honoré,) a French historical painter, born at Grasse in 1732. After gaining the first prize for painting in Paris, he went to Rome with a pension. He returned to Paris, was received in the Royal Academy, and became a fashionable artist. He is blamed for the sensual and licentious tendency of his produc-

tions. Died in 1806.

Fraguier, frage-a', (CLAUDE FRANÇOIS,) a French savant and elegant writer, born in Paris in 1666, became a good classical scholar, and one of the editors of the "Journal des Savants." He was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions in 1705, and into the French Academy in 1708. He wrote an admired Latin poem, called "Platonic School on the Perfection of Man," ("Mopsus, seu Schola Platonica de Hominis Perfectione," 1721;) also dissertations on ancient history, literature, etc. Died in 1728.

See D'OLIVET, "Éloge de Fraguier;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Frähn, frän, or Fraehn, (Christian Martin,) a German antiquary and Orientalist, born at Rostock in 1782. He became in 1815 director of the Asiatic Museum and member of the Imperial Academy of Sciences at Saint Petersburg. He published "Recension of Mahometan Coins in the Academy of Sciences at Petersburg," (2004) and the aimiliar market. Died in 1881. burg," (1826,) and other similar works. Died in 1851.

See DORN, "Vie de Frähn," prefixed to a supplement of the work just noticed, 1855.

Fraikin, frī'kin or frā'kān', (CHARLES AUGUSTE,) a successful Belgian sculptor, born near Antwerp in 1816. Among his works are "L'Amour captif," "Venus," (1848,) and "Le Sommeil," ("Sleep," 1856.)
Frain, frān, (SÉBASTIEN,) an eminent French advo-

Fram, IRAN, (SEBASTIEN,) an eminent French advocate, born at Rennes; died in 1645.
Framery, fram're', (NICOLAS ÉTIENNE,) a mediocre
French writer, born at Rouen in 1745; died in 1810.
Franc, Le, leh fron, (Martin,) a French poet, born at Arras or Aumale. His chief work is "Ladies' Champion," ("Champion des Dames.") Died about 1460.
Français, frôn's½', (François Louis,) a French landscape-painter, born at Plombières in 1814, obtained a first medal in 1848, and a medal of the first class in 1855.
Français de Nantes, frôn's¾' deh nônt. (Announe)

Français de Nantes, fron's à' deh nont, (Antoine,) born at Beaurepaire, in France, in 1756, was a warm partisan of the Revolution. He was elected to the Legislative Assembly in 1791, and to the Council of Five Hundred in 1797 or 1798. Under the consulate and the empire he enjoyed the fevere of Persentants and the empire he enjoyed the favour of Bonaparte, who

held in 1547. Died near Verona in August, 1553. He made him count, councillor of state, grand officer of the legion of honour, and director-general of the Octrois. He represented Isère in the Chamber of Deputies from 1819 to 1822, and voted with the opposition. Died in 1836.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Francavilla. See Francheville, (Pierre.) Fran'ces, Saint, an Italian lady, born in Rome in 1384, was noted for piety and benevolence. She died in 1440, and was canonized by Paul V. in 1608.

See Baillet, "Vies des Saints."

Francesca, della, del'la fran-ches'ka, (Pietro,) an eminent Italian painter, born at Borgo San Sepolcro, in Tuscany, about 1400, was often called Pietro Borghese. By invitation of Pope Nicholas V., he went to Rome and painted frescos in the Vatican. He excelled in foreshortening, perspective, and geometry. "The Dream of Constantine," at Arezzo, is one of the few works of this artist that have been preserved. He wrote treatises on perspective and geometry. Died about 1490.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Franceschetti, från-ches-ket'tee, (Domenico Ce-SARE,) a Corsican general, born at Bastia in 1776. He entered the service of Murat, King of Naples, rose to the rank of general, and distinguished himself at Tolentino. He attended Murat in his last desperate expedition of 1815, and was taken prisoner. Died in 1835.

Franceschini, från-ches-kee'nee, (BALDASSARE,) a painter of the Florentine school, surnamed VOLTERRANO, was born at Volterra in 1611, and was a pupil of Matteo Rosselli. He worked in Florence, where he painted the translation of Elijah, and other frescos, also many oil-paintings. He excelled in perspective, colour, and composition. Died in 1689.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Ticozzi, "Dizionario."

Franceschini, (MARCANTONIO,) an excellent Italian historical painter, born at Bologna in 1648, was a pupil of Carlo Cignani. He was eminent for his rapidity of execution, fine taste, fertility of invention, and skill in colouring. He painted frescos in Bologna, Genoa, and colouring. He painted frescos in Bologna, Genoa, and Rome, and declined invitations from several princes of Europe. The Pope gave him the title of Knight of the Golden Spur. Among his chief works are an "Annunciation" and "Saint John in the Isle of Patmes." He also left many oil-paintings. Died in 1729.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy:" Zanotti, "Storia dell'Accademia Clementina;" MALVASIA, "Felsina pittrice."

Francesquito, från-thes-kee'to, written also Franceschitto, a Spanish painter, born at Valladolid in 1681. He was a pupil of Giordano, who predicted that he would equal the best painters of Italy; but he died at the age of twenty-four, in Naples, whither he had accompanied Giordano.

Franc-Flore. See Floris, (Frans.) Francheville, fronsh'vėl', or Francavilla, fran-kavel'lå, written also **Francqueville,** (PIERRE,) a skilful French sculptor, born at Cambrai in 1548. After he had worked in Italy with success, he was invited to Paris by Henry IV., who patronized him, and he was after-wards sculptor to Louis XIII. about 1614. Among his works is a group of "Time bearing away Truth," ("Le Temps enlevant la Vérité,") and a statue of Goliath. Died about 1620.
See CICOGNARA, "Storia della Scultura;" DUTILLEUL, "Notice sur P. de Francqueville," 1821.

Francheville, de, deh fronsh'vel', (Joseph Du Fresne—dü fren,) a French writer and accomplished scholar, born at Doullens in 1704. He published a "History of the Finances," (3 vols., 1738-40.) Having accepted the invitation of Frederick II. of Prussia, about 1742, he passed the rest of his life at Berlin. He wrote a poem called "Bombyx, or the Silk-Worm," (1755.) He was a member of the Academy of Berlin, which he he edited the "Literary Gazette" of Berlin, which he edited the "Literary Gazette" of Berlin from 1764 to his death. Died in 1781.

See FORMEY, "Eloge de Francheville."

Franchi, fran'kee, (ANTONIO,) an Italian painter, of the Florentine school, born at Villa Basilica, near Lucca, in 1634. Died in 1709. See Bartolozzi, "Vita di A. Franchi Lucchese," 1754.

Franchi, (Ausonio,) the assumed name of an Italian rationalistic philosopher, whose family name was Bonavino, (bo-na-vee'no.) He was born at Pegli, near Genoa, in 1820. He was a priest in his youth, but renounced that profession. His principal work, "The Philosophy of the Italian Schools," (1852,) is written with much ability. About 1854 he founded at Turin a journal called "La Ragione."

"La Ragione."

Franchi, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian sculptor, born at Carrara in 1730; died at Milan in 1806.

Franchini, från-kee'nee, (Francesco,) an Italian poet, born at Cosenza in 1495; died in 1554.

Franchini, (NICCOLÒ,) an Italian painter, born at Sienna in 1704; died in 1783.

Francia, från'chå, (DOMENICO,) an Italian painter, born at Bologna in 1702, visited Vienna in 1723, where he painted for the court. From 1736 to 1744 he was employed by the Swedish court. Died in 1758.

Francia, (Francesco,) a celebrated Italian painter, whose proper name was Francesco Raibolini, (rī-bolee'nee,) was born at Bologna about 1450. He was a

lee'nee,) was born at Bologna about 1450. He was a goldsmith in his youth. His style was a medium between the styles of Perugino and Bellini. He was a friend of Raphael, who praised his Madonnas, saying he had seen none "more handsome or more devout." Among his works is a Saint Sebastian, which was used for a long time as a model. He was an excellent colorist. The

date of his death is variously given from 1518 to 1533.

See Vasari, "Lives of the Painters;" Calvi, "Memorie di F. Raibolini detto il Francia;" Malvasia, "Felsina pittrice;" Mrs. Jameson, "Memoirs of Early Italian Painters."

Francia, (GIACOMO,) a skilful Italian painter of Bologna, was a son and pupil of the preceding, whom he imitated with success. He painted a Saint George, (1526,) and other saints and Madonnas, which were engraved by Agostino Caracci. Died in 1557.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Francia, (GIULIO,) a painter of the Bolognese school, was a relative of Raibolini. Died in 1540.

Francia, från'se-å or från'the-å, (Dr. José GASPAR RODRIGUEZ,) Dictator of Paraguay, was born near Assumption about 1758. He studied law, and practised with success in Assumption, until the formation of a capability Paraguary in 2811, when he became acceptance. republic in Paraguay in 1811, when he became secretary of state. In 1813 he was chosen joint consul with Fulgencio. The republic having fallen into anarchy, he was made dictator for three years in 1814, and perpetual dic-tator in 1817. His reign was arbitrary and severe; but he appears to have repressed disorders with vigour. A system of non-intercourse with foreign countries was system of non-intercourse with foreign countries was adopted by him, and a "rigorous sanitary line was drawn round all Paraguay." "We might define him," says Carlyle, "as the born enemy of quacks. So far as lay in Francia, no public or private man in Paraguay was allowed to slur his work." (See "Essays," vol. iv.) Among the most notorious of his arbitrary acts was the detention of Bonpland, a French botanist, who was arrested in 1821 and released in 1831. Dr. Francia died in September, 1840, when the power passed to a junta or directory of three.

See Robertson, "Life of Dr. Francia;" Bengger, "Essai historique sur la Révolution du Paraguay," etc., Paris, 1827; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for July, 1843.

Franciabigio, från-chå-bee'jo, (MARCANTONIO,) skilful Italian fresco-painter, born at Florence in 1483, was a pupil and friend of Andrea del Sarto. He painted the "Marriage of the Virgin," at Florence, in company with Andrea del Sarto. He excelled in perspective and

in colouring. Died in 1524.

See Vasari, "Lives of the Painters;" Frigerio, "Vita di Marcantonio Franciabigio."

Francini, från-chee'nee, (Antonio,) an Italian poet of patrician rank. He lived in Florence when Milton visited that city in 1638, and was one of seven Florentines specially mentioned by that poet as his friends. He complimented Milton in an Italian ode, the last stanza of which is praised by Dr. Johnson as "natural and beautiful." He is said to have left many poems in manuscript.

Francis I. of Austria. See Francis II. of Ger-

Francis [Ger. Franz, frants] I., Emperor of Germany, born at Nancy in 1708, was the eldest son of Leo-pold, Duke of Lorraine, and a French princess, Elizabeth Dolla, Duke of Lorraine, and a French princess, Elizabeth Charlotte of Orléans. In accordance with a treaty made in 1735, Francis received Tuscany in exchange for Lorraine, which was ceded to Stanislas Leczinski, on the condition that at his death it should revert to the crown of France. He married Maria Theresa, the daughter and heiress of the emperor Charles VI., in 1736, (see MARIA THERESA,) and thus became the founder of the reigning dynasty of Habsburg-Lorraine. He was elected Emperor of Germany as successor to Charles VII. in Emperor of Germany, as successor to Charles VII., in September, 1745, and was commander-in-chief of the army of Austria, which was then at war with France, until peace was restored in 1748. He is represented as a prince of good disposition and moderate conscitute. as a prince of good disposition and moderate capacity. He died in August, 1765, and was succeeded by his

Son, Joseph II.

See J. F. SEYFART, "Lebens- und Regierungsgeschichte Kaiser Franz I.," 1766; CONE, "History of the House of Austria;" VOLTAIRE, "Siede de Louis XV."

Francis (Franz) II., (JOSEPH KARL.) Emperor of Germany, and Francis I. of Austria, was the eldest son of Leopold II. and of Maria Louisa of Spain. He was of Leopold II, and of Maria Louisa of Spain. He was born at Florence in February, 1768, and at an early age went to reside at the court of Vienna. He married Maria Theresa of Naples in 1790 or 1791, and began to reign over the hereditary states of Austria in March, 1792. In the same year he was elected Emperor of Germany, and was involved in a war with the French, which was suspended by the treaty of Campo Formio, 1797. (See BONAPARTE.) In 1799 he entered into a coalition with Russia and England against the French. After gaining and losing many battles, the allies signed a treaty of peace at Lunéville in 1801. He assumed the title of hereditary Engage of Augicia December 2019. title of hereditary Emperor of Austria in December, 1804, and, in alliance with England and Russia, again defied the power of Napoleon. This war was ended by the battle of Austerlitz, December, 1805, and the treaty of Presburg, by which Tyrol and Venetia were annexed to France. The German empire having been disorganized or subverted, Francis renounced the throne of the Cæsars in August, 1806, after which he was styled Francis I. of Austria. In March, 1809, he again declared war against Napoleon, who, after the capture of Vienna and the victory of Wagram, dictated terms of peace in October, 1809. He joined in 1813 the coalition which resulted in the final defeat of Napoleon, after which he recovered Venice and Lombardy, and reigned in peace until his death, in March, 1835. He was succeeded by his son, Ferdinand I. Francis was popular with his German subjects.

See J. von Hormayer, "Kaiser Franz I. und Metternich," 1848; H. MEYNERT, "Franz II, und sein Zeitalter," 1834. Francis [Fr. François, fron'swa'] I., King of France,

Francis [Fr. François, fron'swa'] I, King of France, born at Cognac September 12, 1494, was the son of Charles, Count of Angoulême, (a cousin-german of King Louis XII.,) and Louise, daughter of Philippe, Duke of Savoy. As Francis had lost his father in infancy, Louis XII. took charge of his education, created him Duke of Valois, and gave him his daughter Claude in marriage in 1514. The king dying without any son to survive him, Francis succeeded to the throne on the 1st of January, 1515. In the same year he despatched an army under Constable Bourbon to conquer the Milanese, defended by a Swiss army, which the French engaged and defeated at Marignano. In 1519 Francis was an unsuccessful candidate for the empire of Germany, which was obtained at Marignano. In 1519 Francis was an unsuccessful can-didate for the empire of Germany, which was obtained by his rival, Charles V. of Spain. About two years later, a league was formed against the French king by Charles V., Henry VIII. of England, and the pope, Leo X., the first result of which was the expulsion of the French from the Milanese. The French were defeated in 1524 at the battle of Sesia, in which the famous Chevalier Bayard fell, and in 1525 at the decisive battle of Pavía Bayard fell, and in 1525 at the decisive battle of Pavía, where Francis commanded in person and was taken prisoner, after receiving two wounds. It is commonly stated that he wrote a report of the event to his mother in these terms: "Madame, all is lost except our honour," ("tout est perdu fors l'honneur.") He was sent to Madrid, and closely confined until he consented to the conditions exacted by Charles V.,—namely, the cession

of Burgundy, the renunciation of his claim to Flanders, and the restoration of Constable Bourbon to his estate and rank. After he obtained his liberation, in 1526, he refused to fulfil these conditions, and, forming an alliance with Henry VIII. and Pope Clement, continued the war until 1529, when the treaty of Cambrai was signed, by which Francis abandoned his claim to Italy, and married Eleonore, the sister of Charles. He afterwards devoted several years to the promotion of commerce, science, literature, and industry. He founded the Royal College of three languages in Paris in 1531, and obtained the title of "the Father of French literature." In 1539 the emperor surprised the European public by asking permission of his rival to pass through France on his way from Spain to the Low Countries. Francis granted the request, and entertained Charles, who, it seems, gave him the promise of the duchy of Milan. In 1542 war was again declared, and prosecuted in Piedmont and Picardy without important results, until the French gained a decisive victory at Ceresole, in April, 1544, and a treaty of peace was signed at Crespi in September of that year. Francis died in March, 1547, and was succeeded by his son, Henry II. He left a great reputation for gallantry, generosity, and royal accomplishments, but is justly generosity for the persecution which the Protection censured for the persecution which the Protestants suffered during his reign.

See Brantôme, "Mémoires;" Capefigue, "François I et la Renaissance," 4 vols., 1844; Michelet, "Renaissance;" A. Varillas, "Histoire de François I," 1684; Gaillard, "Histoire de François I," 18vols., 1768; Mignet, "Rivalité de Charles Quint et de François I," 1854-66; Miss Pardoe, "Court and Reign of François I," 1849; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Francis II. King of France, born at Fontainebleau in January, 1543, was the eldest son of Henry II. and of Catherine de Médicis. In 1558 he married the beautiful Mary Stuart, Queen of Scots, and on the 10th of July, 1559, he succeeded to the throne of his father. In con-sequence of his youth and feeble character, he relin-quished the power of the state into the hands of the Duc de Guise and Cardinal Lorraine, who were uncles of Mary Stuart, and zealous Catholics. Antoine de Bourbon, King of Navarre, the Prince of Condé, and other nobles, jealous of the influence and impatient of the domination of the Guises, formed a coalition with the Protestants, who were then objects of a violent persecu-tion. In 1560 a conspiracy was discovered by the Guises, which was the prelude of the civil wars that afterwards raged in the kingdom. The States-General were assembled at Orléans, and the Prince of Condé was condemned to death; but he escaped this penalty in consequence of

the death; but he escaped this penarty in Consequence of the death of the king, December 5, 1560. Francis was succeeded by his brother, Charles IX.

See Henault, "François II, Roi de France," 1748; Varillas, "Histoire de François II," 1693; Davilla, "History of the Civil Wars of France;" W. Anderson, "History of France during the Reigns of Francis II. and Charles IX.," 5 vols., 1769-82.

Francis I., (GENNARO GIUSEPPE,) King of the Two Sicilies, born in Naples in 1777, was the son of Ferdinand I. of Naples and of Caroline of Austria. In 1797 he married Maria Clementina, daughter of the emperor Leopold II. While he was heir-presumptive he favoured the party of reform; but he afterwards became subservient to the Austrian policy. In 1814, when, by the fall of Murat, Ferdinand recovered Naples, Francis became Governor of Sicily. He succeeded to the throne in January, 1825. His reign was neither prosperous nor popular. He died in 1830, and was succeeded by his son, Ferdinand II.

Francis II., (MARIA LEOPOLDO,) King of the Two Sicilies, a son of Ferdinand II, was born in January,

1836. He succeeded his father on the 22d of May, 1859, and married the princess Maria Sophia Amelia of Bavaria in the same year. He persisted in the arbitrary policy which had rendered his father odious. His subjects revolted in 1860, and were led to victory by Garibaldi. After a siege of several months, Francis surrendered Gaeta in February, 1861, and his dominions have since been united to the new bingdom of Italy.

been united to the new kingdom of Italy.

Francis (or François) I, Duke of Bretagne, born at Vannes in 1414, was the eldest son of Jean VI., and a nephew of Charles VII. of France. He began to reign in 1442, and formed an alliance with Charles VII. against the English. His memory is deeply stained by his cruelty to his brother Giles. Died in 1450.

Francis II, the last Duke of Bretagne, born in 1435, succeeded his uncle, Arthur III., in 1459. The principal events of his reign were a series of wars against Louis XI. of France, of whom Francis was a feudatory, and the desired to annex Bretagne to his kingdom. The who desired to annex Bretagne to his kingdom. The duke formed an alliance with the King of England and the Duke of Burgundy. He was defeated in a decisive battle by the army of Charles VIII. of France in 1488, and died the same year. His daughter Anne became the wife of the French king.

Francis I., Duke of Lorraine, born in 1517, succeeded his father, Antoine, in 1544. He died in 1545, and left the dukedom to his son, Charles III.

Francis II. of Lorraine, a son of Charles III., born in 1571, became duke in 1624. He abdicated in favour of his son, Charles IV., the same year. Died in 1632.

Francis IV., Duke of Módena and Reggio, born in

779, was a son of Ferdinand, Archduke of Austria, and Maria Beatrice of Este. He began to reign in 1814, and, by his despotic policy, acquired the surname of "the Tiberius of Italy." Died in 1846.

Francis V., Archduke of Austria, and last Duke of Modena, born in 1819, was a son of Francis IV., whom

he succeeded in January, 1846. His reign was very unpopular. In the spring of 1859 his subjects revolted, drove him into exile, and decided by their votes that Módena should be annexed to the kingdom of Sardinia.

Francis, DUKE OF TUSCANY. See MEDICIS.

Fran'cis, (CONVERS,) an American writer, born at West Cambridge, Massachusetts, about 1796. He was pastor of a Unitarian church at Watertown, Massachusetts, from 1819 to 1842, and then became professor of pulpit eloquence at Harvard College. He wrote several biographies, etc. Died in 1863.

Francis, (Jean Charles.) See François.

Francis, (John Warefield,) an eminent American physician born in New York in November 1780. He

physician, born in New York in November, 1789. He graduated at Columbia College in 1809, and took the degree of M.D. at the College of Physicians and Surgeons in 1811. Having entered into partnership with Dr. Hosack, he aided the latter in editing the "American Medical and Philosophical Register," (1810–14.) He became professor of materia medica in Columbia College about 1814, after which he visited the principal schools of medicine in Europe. On his return he was appointed professor of the institutes of medicine, and in 1817 obtained the chair of medical jurisprudence. In 1826 Dr. Francis, Dr. Hosack, and other professors resigned their chairs and organized the Rutgers Medical School, in which the former was professor of obstetrics and forensic medicine for four years. He was one of the editors of the "New York Medical and Physical Journal," (1822-24.) After 1830 he devoted his time Journal," (1822-24.) After 1830 he devoted his time chiefly to the practice of his profession and to literary pursuits. Among his numerous productions are "Cases of Morbid Anatomy," (1814.) "Febrile Contagion," (1816.) "Denman's Practice of Midwifery," with notes, (1825.) and "Old New York, or Reminiscences of the Past Sixty Years," (1857.) He was one of the founders of the New York Academy of Medicine, of which he was chosen precident in 1847. chosen president in 1847. He was prominently identified with the interests of New York, especially with its literary and scientific institutions. Died in 1861.

See H. T. TUCKERMAN, "Life of John W. Francis," 1855: "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iv.; DUYCKINCK, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. ii.

Francis, (LUKE,) a Flemish painter of history and portraits, born at Mechlin in 1574. He was patronized at the courts of France and Spain. Died in 1643.

His son Luke, born at Mechlin in 1606, gained a high reputation in the same branches of art. He worked several years in Paris, and then returned to Flanders. Died in 1654.

Francis, (Rev. PHILIP,) an eminent translator, born in Dublin, was the father of Sir Philip Francis. He lived many years in England, to which he removed about 1750. He became chaplain to Lord Holland, and a preceptor of his son, the celebrated Charles James Fox. He produced a poetical translation of Horace, which was successful, and has often been reprinted, (8th edition, 1778,) a translation of Demosthenes' Orations, (1753-55,) and several tragedies. Dr. Johnson considered his version of Horace the best that had been made. Died in 1773. See BAKER, "Biographia Dramatica."

Francis, (Sir PHILIP,) an eminent British statesman, the son of the preceding, was born in Dublin in 1740, and removed to London about the age of ten. He was a clerk in the war office from 1763 to 1772, and was appointed in 1773 a member of the Supreme Council of Bengal, of which Warren Hastings was president. He was the leader of the party which opposed the measures of Hastings. While in this position he fought a duel with Hastings, (who asserted that Francis was void of truth and honour,) was severely wounded, and returned to England about December, 1780. In 1784 he was chosen a member of Parliament, in which he took a prominent part in the trial of Hastings, voted with Fox during the French Revolution, and zealously advocated the abolition of the slave-trade. The Grenville ministry conferred on Francis the title of Knight of the Bath in 1806, soon after which he retired from Parliament. He died in London in December, 1818. He was a writer and speaker of decided ability. He is generally believed to have been the author of the famous "Letters of Junius," though he always denied such responsibility. Brougham and Macaulay are among those who were convinced that Francis was the author of Junius. To account for his persistence in concealing his authorship of those letters, Lord Brougham remarks, "He has long, in his proper person, possessed the admiration of all who have a due regard for unblemished public virtue, great talents and accomplishments. He might well afford to forego the applause of the multitude, which could only be purchased by a sacrifice of the tranquillity so invaluable in the de-cline of life." "His style," says the same critic, "was admirable, excelling in clearness, abounding in happy idiomatic terms, not overloaded with words or figures, but not rejecting either beautiful phrases or appropriate ornament."

See J. Taylor, "Junius identified with a Distinguished Living Character," Herman Merivale, "Memoirs of the Life of Sir Philip Francis," 2 vols., 1867; MacAulary, "Essay on Warren Hastings;" "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1868.

Francis, Saint, [It. San Francesco, sån från-ches'ko; Fr. Saint-François, sån'frôn'swâ',] the celebrated founder of an order of mendicant friars, called Franciscans, was born at Assisi, in Italy, in 1182. In his youth, prompted by enthusiasm and ascetic devotion, he renounced his inheritance, and resolved to live on public charity. Large numbers being attracted by his preaching and example to follow the same course, he composed rules for their organization, which Pope Innocent III. sanctioned about 1210, and by which they were forbidden to have any private property, and were bound to preach and labour without salaries, depending on alms for their simple subsistence. They were named Minor Friars, and sometimes also Cordeliers, from the cord with which their coarse tunic was girded. About the year 1220 he visited Palestine during one of the crusades, and attempted to convert Sultan Meledin, but without success. In 1223 Pope Honorius published a bull confirming the verbal sanction which the order had received from Innocent III. This fraternity became very numerous and influential. He died near Assisi in 1226, and was canonized by Pope Gregory in 1230.

See Chalippe, "Vie de Saint-François," 1728; Chavin de Malan, "Vie de Saint-François," 1841; N. Papini, "Storia di S. Francesco di Assisi," 2 vols., 1825-27; E. Voct, "Der heilige Franciscus von Assisi," 1840; F. Morin, "S. François d'Assise,"

Francis de Pau'lo, (or Pau'la,) [It. Francesco di Paolo, (or Paula,) frân-chês'ko de pow'lo, (or pow'là;) Fr. François de Paule, frôn'swâ' deh pôl,] Saint, founder of an order of monks called Minimi, was born at Paulo, in Calabria, in 1416. In early life he became a hermit, and by his asceticism acquired a great reputa-tion for sanctity. In 1436 a monastery was built for him and his imitators, who were organized with the name of Eremites, or Hermits of Saint Francis, which was after-wards changed to Minimi. He went to Paris about 1483, at the invitation of the king, Louis XI., who was old and sick and hoped his life would be miraculously prolonged. He lived to see the order multiply rapidly and

become very numerous throughout Europe. of this order were approved by a bull of Pope Sixtus VI. in 1474. Died in 1507.

See C. Duvivier, "Vie et Miracles de S. François de Paule," 1622; F. Victons, "Vita S. Francisci de Paula," Rome, 1625; I. Toscani, "Della Vita ed Miracoli di S. Francesco de Paolo," Rome, 1648; Baillet, "Vies des Saints."

Francis de Sales. See Sales, Saint Francis de. Francis Joseph Charles, [Ger. Franz Joseph Karl, frants yo'zef karl,] usually called simply Francis JOSEPH, Emperor of Austria, the eldest son of the Arch-JOSEPH, Emperor of Austria, the eldest son of the Archduke Francis Charles Joseph, and a grandson of Francis L, was born on the 18th of August, 1830. His mother was Sophia, a daughter of the King of Bavaria. The stability of the throne having been imperilled by the insurrections in Vienna, Hungary, and Italy, the emperor Ferdinand, a feeble prince, abdicated in favour of his nephew, the subject of this article, December 2, 1848. With the aid of Russia, his armies subjugated the Hungarians in 1840. Many of the Hungarian gated the Hungarians in 1849. Many of the Hungarian generals were executed after they had surrendered. His army also defeated Charles Albert of Sardinia at Novara in 1849. He hastened to seize again the prerogatives which Ferdinand had given up, and to perfect a system of absolutism. In 1854 he married Elizabeth Amelia Eugenia, a daughter of the Duke of Bavaria. The Austrian court in the spring of 1859 demanded a disarmament on the part of Sardinia, which, supported by Napoleon III., refused to comply. Francis Joseph invaded Sardinia about the end of April, with a large army under Gyulai, who was soon forced to retire across the Ticino, and was defeated at Magenta on the 4th of June by the French and Sardinians. On the 24th of June, 1859, the Austrian army of 150,000 men or more, commanded by Francis Joseph in person, was defeated with great loss at Solferino by the allies, under the command of the emperor Napoleon. The war was ended by the treaty of Villafranca, (July, 1859,) and Lombardy was released from Austrian domination. (See VICTOR EMANUEL.) In 1864 he co-operated with Prussia in the conquest of Sleswick-Holstein and the spoliation of Denmark. About the 18th of June, 1866, war was declared between the Emperor of Austria and the King of Prussia, each of whom aspired to be the head of the German Bund. In this war Italy was an ally of Prussia, and the federal army of Germany fought on the side of Austria. The Prussians, with wonderful promptitude and rapidity, occupied Hanover, Saxony, Hesse, etc., and the main Prussian army entered Bohemia about the 25th of June. On the 3d of July, 1866, they gained a decisive victory over the grand Austrian army at Sadowa. In this short campaign of about ten days the Austrians lost nearly 100,000 men. Francis Joseph ceded Venetia to Louis Napoleon, and, after soliciting in vain the intervention of France, made overtures for peace to Prussia about July 25, 1866. The result of this war was a great humiliation of the house of Hapsburg, and the exclusion of Austria from the German Confederation and from Italy. In 1867 the constitutional autonomy of Hungary was restored, and the subjects of Francis Joseph acquired an increase of civil and religious liberty.

See EDMOND TEXIER, "Les Hommes de la Guerre d'Orient: François Joseph I," Paris, 1854.

Francis Xavier. See XAVIER.
Francisci, från-sis'se, (JOHN,) a Danish poet and physician, born at Ripen in 1532, was chosen professor of medicine in Copenhagen in 1561. He wrote Latin poems, which were received with favour. Died in 1584.

Francisco de Borgia, fran-sis'ko (or fañ-thês'ko). da bor'jā, [Fr. Francois de Borgia, frôn'swâ' deh bor'zhe-â',] Saint, Duke of Gandia, born at Gandia, in Spain, in 1510, was inclined in early youth to the monastic life. To divert him from this, his parents placed him at the court of Charles V., who received him into his favour and made him Viceroy of Catalonia. In 1546 he joined the society of Jesuits, then recently founded by Ignatius Loyola, became a zealous preacher, and in 1565 was elected general of the order. He died in 1572, and was canonized in 1671 by Pope Clement X.

See RIBADENBIRA, "Vida de Francisco de Borgia," 1605; MIGNET, "Charles V au Monastère de Yuste;" "Ignatius Loyola and his Associates," in the "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1842.

Francisco (or Francis) de Jesu Maria, från-thès'-

ko dà Hà-soo' mâ-ree'â, a Spanish Carmelite monk and writer on theology, born at Burgos; died in 1677.

Fran-cis'co de Vi-to'rĭ-a, [Sp. pron. fkån-thès'ko dà ve-to're-â,] a Spanish Dominican monk, born at Vitoria. He published "Theologicæ Prælectiones." Died

Fran'ci-us or Fransz, franss, (Peter,) an excellent modern Latin poet, born at Amsterdam in 1645, studied under Gronovius at Leyden. He became, about studied under Gronovius at Leyden. He became, about 1675, professor of history, eloquence, and Greek in his native city. "He is justly reckoned," says the "Biographie Universelle," among those moderns who have cultivated Latin poetry with most success." His "Poemata," consisting of elegies, epigrams, etc., were published in 1672. He also produced Dutch verses and Letin criticises (1602). Died in 1672. Latin orations, (1692.) Died in 1703. See Nickron, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Franck, fronk, (ADOLPHE,) a French philosopher, born in Meurthe in 1809. He wrote, besides other works, "The Religious Philosophy of the Hebrews," (1843,) and was editor of the "Dictionary of Philosophic Sciences," (6 vols., 1844–52.) for which he wrote many articles. He became one of the keepers of the Imperial

Library in 1854, and professor of natural and public law in the College of France in 1856.

Franck, Frank, frank, or Francken, frank/ken, (AMBROSE,) a Flemish painter of history, born at Antwerp about 1545, was a pupil of Frans Floris. Among his works is the "Martyrdom of Saint Crépin and Saint Crépinien." Died in 1619.

Franck, (CONSTANTIALS) a Flemish painter have at

Franck, (CONSTANTINE,) a Flemish painter, born at Antwerp in 1660. He excelled in battle-scenes. His master-piece is the "Siege of Namur by William III."

Died about 1708.

Franck or Francken, (FRANCIS,) surnamed THE ELDER, a skilful painter, born at or near Antwerp about 1544, was a brother of Ambrose, noticed above. He painted, besides other historical works, "The Holy Family," and "Christ in the midst of the Doctors," which is called his master-piece. Died at Antwerp in 1616.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Franck, (FRANCIS,) called THE YOUNGER, a son of the preceding, born at Antwerp in 1580, studied with his father. After travelling in Italy, he returned to his native place, and was received in the Academy in 1605. He is regarded by some as the most skilful artist of this family. Among his works, which are chiefly historical, are "The Prodigal Son," and "Laban Seeking his Ideals". Died in 1642. Idols." Died in 1642.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Franck, (GABRIEL,) a Flemish painter, was director

of the Academy of Antwerp in 1634.

Franck, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) grandson of Francis the Elder, was born at Antwerp in 1600. He excelled in the representation of picture-galleries, imitating the manner of various artists with skill. His master-piece is "Rubens and Van Dyck Playing Backgammon." Died in 1653.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Franck, (JEROME,) a Flemish painter, born at Herenthals about 1542, was a brother of Ambrose, and a pupil of Frans Floris. He acquired a high reputation as a painter of portraits, and was appointed first painter to Henry III. of France. He also painted history with success in Paris and Antwerp. Among his works is a "Nativity," (Paris, 1585.) He was living in 1607. See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Franck, (SEBASTIAN,) son of Francis the Elder, above named, born about 1575, lived at Antwerp, and painted landscapes and battles with success. Died about 1636.

Franck von Franckenau. See Frank.

Francke. See Franke.
Francke, frank/keh, written also Franke, (August Hermann,) a German Protestant divine and eminent philanthropist, born at Lubeck in 1663. He became professor of Oriental languages at Halle in 1692, and about the same time founded in that town an orphan-asylum

and a college for the poor, which received the name of Francke's Institutions. He was for many years professor of divinity at Halle. Died in 1727. Francke belonged to the Evangelical school of theology, and wrote "Methodus Studii Theologiæ," (1723,) besides other works.

See Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch;" M. Alberti, "Monumentum A. H. Franckio positum," 1727; Niemever, "Uebersicht von A. H. Francken's Leben," etc., 1788; Guericke, "Ueber A. H. Francke," Halle, 1827; G. E. Leo, "Leben A. H. Francke's," 1848.

Francke, frank'keh, (Johan Valentin,) a Danish critic and philologist, was born at Husum about 1792. He became professor in the University of Dorpat, and wrote several works, the principal of which is his "Latin and Greek Inscriptions." Died in 1830.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Francke or Franke, (THEOPHILUS AUGUST,) a theologian, born at Halle in 1696, was a son of August Heringlain, boilt at Halle in 1999, was a soli of Fraguet at the institution at Halle. Died in 1769.

Francken. See Franck, (Ambrose.)

Franckenstein, frank'en-stin', (CHRISTIAN GOTT-

FRIED,) a German lawyer and historical writer, born at Leipsic in 1661; died in 1717.

His son JAKOB, born at Leipsic in 1689, was a jurist;

died in 173

Franck'lin, (THOMAS,) an English writer, born in London in 1721, became Greek professor at Cambridge in 1750, and was presented to the livings of Ware and Thundrich in 1758. In 1776 he became rector of Brasted, in Kent. He wrote several dramas, and other works in prose and verse, and published translations of Sopho-

in prose and verse, and published translations of sopho-cles (2 vols., 1759) and of Lucian, (2 vols., 1780.) Died in London in 1784.

Fran'co [Fr. Francon or Frankon, frôn'kôn'] of Cologne, a celebrated scholar and writer on music, flourished at Liege about 1050. He is supposed to have been born at Cologne. "He is the author," says Denne-Baron, "of the most ancient treatises which are extant on measured music and regular harmony," namely, "Ars Cantus Mensurabilis," and "Compendium de Discantu." ("Nouvelle Biographie Générale.")

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Franco, från'ko, (BATTISTA,) called SEMOLEI, an eminent Venetian painter and engraver, born in 1498, studied at Rome, and imitated Michael Angelo. He practised his art in several cities of Italy with success, and engraved many subjects after Raphael. He was a skilful designer. Among his paintings is "Hannibal assailed by a Storm under the Walls of Rome." Died in Venice in 1561.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Franco, (Niccolò,) a satirical and licentious Italian poet, born at Benevento about 1510. He published, besides other works, "The Temple of Love," "La Priapea," (1541,) and "Dialogues on Beauty," (1542.) He was hung by order of Pope Pius V. in 1569, either for the immoral tendency of his books or for a personal setting on the populif satire on the pontiff.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Franco, (VERONICA,) an Italian poetess, born at

Venice in 1554; died about 1595. Franco-Barreto, från'ko bår-rā'to, (João,) a classic Portuguese poet, born in Lisbon about 1600. After serving in the armament sent to Brazil in 1646, he took orders, and became vicar of Barreiro in 1648. He published numerous works in verse and prose, among which is a poetical translation of the "Æneid," which is commended for its fidelity and other merits, (1664-70.) Died about 1668.

See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana."

Franceur, fron'kur', (Louis Benjamin,) a French geometer, born in Paris in 1773. He became professor of mathematics at the Faculty of Sciences in 1809. He wrote many good school-books, among which are a "Complete Course of Pure Mathematics," (2 vols., 1809,) and "Elements of Statics," (1810.) Died in 1849.

See Francœur fils, "Notice sur la Vie de L. B. Francœur,"

François, fron'swa', (Jean Charles,) a French engraver, born at Nancy in 1717. He was the inventor of engraving in imitation of crayon or pencil. Died in 1769.

See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

François, (LAURENT,) a French priest, born at Arinthod in 1698, was a defender of revealed religion against Voltaire and other skeptics. Among his works is a "Defence of the Christian Religion against the Objections of Infidels," (2 vols., 1755.) Died in 1782.

François, (Luc.) a Flemish painter. See FRANCIS,

François, (SIMON,) a French portrait-painter, called LE VALENTIN, born at Tours in 1606; died in 1671.
François de Bourbon. See ENGHIEN, BOURBON,

and MONTPENSIER.

François de Neufchâteau, frôn'swâ' deh nuh'shâ'tō', (NICOLAS LOUIS,) COMTE, a French statesman and poet, born in Lorraine in 1750. In his youth he was for a short time secretary to Voltaire. He favoured the Revolution, and was elected to the Legislative Assembly in 1791. In October, 1792, he was appointed minister of justice, but declined. His comedy "Pamela" was performed with success in 1793. He was a member of the executive Directory from September, 1797, until May, 1798, and became minister of the interior in July of that year. He was appointed a senator about the end of 1799, and was president of the senate two years, 1804-06. In this capacity he pronounced several eloquent addresses to the emperor. He was admitted into the French Academy in 1816, after which he retired from public life. Died in 1828.

See A. F. de Silvestre, "Notice biographique sur M. le Comte François de Neufchâteau," 1828; H. Bonnelier, "Mémoires sur François de Neufchâteau," 1829; Quérard, "La France Litté-raire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Francowitz, från'ko-ŵits', (МАТТНІАЅ Flach—flåk,) an eminent Protestant theologian and biblical critic, born in Istria in 1521, assumed the name of FLACCUS (or FLACIUS) ILLYRICUS. He was a pupil of Luther at Wittenberg, where he became a professor of Hebrew in 1544. He was chosen professor of theology at Jena in 1544. He was chosen professor of theology 1557. To superior talents he joined extensive learning. and disputatious. He wrote many controversial works, (partly against Melanchthon,) an excellent Ecclesiastical History, entitled "Centuries of Magdeburg," published in 3 volumes at Magdeburg, (1559–74,) which Mosheim calls "an immortal work," and "Key of the Holy Scriptures," ("Clavis Scripture Sacræ," 1567.) Died in 1575.

See Twesten, "Matthias Flacius Illyricus," Berlin, 1844; J. B. RITTER, "Beschreibung des Lebens Flaccii," 1723; M. Adam, "Vitæ Germanorum Theologorum;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Francucci, fran-koot'chee, (Innocenzio,) called also Innocenzio da Imola, an Italian painter, born at Imola about 1490, was a pupil of Francia. He lived in Bologna, and adorned the churches of that city with frescos which were greatly admired. The latest date on his works is 1549. A picture of the "Archangel Michael and Satan" is esteemed his master-piece.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" PAPOTTI, "Elogio di I. Francucci, Imitatore glorioso del divino Raffaello," 1840.

Frangipani, srån-je-på'nee, a powerful family of Rome in the eleventh and twelfth centuries, who derived their name from the distribution of bread in time of famine. They held the first rank among the nobility until the Colonna family and the Orsini gained the ascendant. Cenzio Frangipani produced a schism in the Church in

It 18 by the election of the Antipope Burdino, who assumed the title of Gregory VIII.

Frangipani, (CLAUDIO CORNELIO,) a jurist, born in Venice in 1533, professed civil law with great credit in his native city, and wrote several legal treatises. Died

in 1630.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frangipani, (CORNELIO,) a Venetian of noble descent, born in Friuli, was the father of the preceding. He practised law in Venice, was distinguished as an orator, and translated three of Cicero's orations. Died in 1581.

Frank. See FRANCK.

Frank, or Francke von Franckenau, frånk'keh Frank, or Francke von Franckenau, frank'keh fon frank'keh-nŏw', (Georg,) a learned German physician and elegant writer, was born in Naumburg, in Misnia, in 1643. He wrote agreeable verses in German, Latin, and Greek. After he had taught medicine at Wittenberg, he became chief physician and aulic councillor to Christian V. of Denmark. He published, besides other works, a "Flora Francica," (1685,) and "Twenty Medical Satires," ("Satyræ Medicæ Viginti," 1722.) He was created count by the emperor in 1691. Died in 1704. Died in 1704.

See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique;" "Biographie Médicale." Frank, or Francke von Franckenau, (GEORG FRIEDRICH,) a son of the preceding, born about 1670, was also a physician. He became professor at Copenhagen, and wrote several medical works. Died in 1732.

Frank, (JACOB,) a Polish Jew, born in 1712, was the founder of a sect called Frankists or Zoharites. He acquired a great reputation as a Cabalist, and made many disciples in Podolia about 1750. They rejected the Talmud, and professed faith in a book called "Zohar."

Died in 1791.

Frank, (JOHANN PETER,) a celebrated German physician, born in the duchy of Baden in 1745, graduated at Heidelberg, succeeded Tissot in 1785 in the chair of clinics at Pavía, and in 1804 was appointed professor of clinics at Pavia, and in 1804 was appointed professor of medicine at Wilna, and soon after physician to the emperor Alexander of Russia. Among his principal works are his "System of a Perfect Medical Police," (1784,) and "Special Pathology and Therapeutics." Died in 1821. His son, JOSEPH, born in 1771, was a skilful physician, and the author of several valuable redied tractices. medical treatises. Died in 1842.

See "Biographie des J. P. Frank," Vienna, 1802: Ersch und Gruber, "Ailgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frank, (Sebastian,) an excellent German prose writer, also noted as a visionary theologian, was born at Donauworth, in Suabia, about 1500. He was a zealous Reformer, but by his mystical opinions and writings was involved in a quarrel with Luther. Among his numerous works were a Chronicle of Germany. Died about 1545.

See Christian Karl Am Ende, "Kleine Nachlese zu den vielen unvollständigen Nachrichten von S. Frank's Leben," 1796-99; S. G. Wald, "De Vita et Systemate mystico S. Franki," 1793.

See Francke, (August H.)

Frankel, frankel, (Zacharias.) a learned Jewish writer, born at Prague in 1801. He became chief rabbi at Dresden about 1836. His works are said to be pervaded by the spirit of progress.
Frankl, frankl, (Ludwig August,) a German poet, of

a Jewish family, born in Bohemia in 1810. His heroic poem of "Don Juan of Austria," (1846,) and an epic en-titled "Christopher Columbus," (1836,) are among his

best works.

Frank'land, (Rev. Thomas,) an English physician, born in 1633. He produced, besides other works, "The Annals of King James I. and Charles I.," (1681,) which

are said to be impartial. Died in 1690.

Frank'lin, (ANNA ELEANOR PORDEN,) an English poetess, born in 1795, was a daughter of Mr. Porden, architect of Eton Hall. She learned several ancient and modern languages, and wrote poems entitled "The Veils, or the Triumph of Constancy," (1815,) "The Arctic Expedition," (1818,) and "Cœur-de-Lion, or the Third Crusade," an epic poem, (1824.) In 1823 she was married to the great navigator Sir John Franklin. Died in 1825.

Frank'lin, (BENJAMIN,) an eminent American phi-

losopher and statesman, born at Boston, in Massachusetts, the 17th of January, 1706. He was the youngest son and fifteenth child of a family of seventeen children. His father, Josiah Franklin, emigrated from England to America in 1682: he followed the business of tallow-chandler and soap-boiler. Benjamin, when only ten years old, was employed in his father's shop, in cutting wicks, going errands, etc.; but soon, becoming disgusted with the monotonous routine of his duties, he conceived a strong desire to go to sea. To prevent this, his father bound him apprentice to his brother James, who was a printer. Young Franklin had now free access to books, for which he had evinced a fondness even from infancy. He himself says he could not remember the time when

he did not know how to read. To gratify his thirst for reading, he would often sit up the greater part of the night. During his apprenticeship, he made occasional anonymous contributions to a paper published by his brother, and once had the gratification to hear his articles warmly commended by some gentlemen who called at the office, and who little imagined him to be the author. He did not, however, neglect his duties as a printer; and he became in a few years well skilled in his trade. But the two brothers could not agree. The elder appears to have been of a severe and passionate temper, which the younger (as he himself intimates) may have sometimes provoked by his impertinence. At length, when seventeen years of age, young Franklin left Boston without the knowledge of his relations, embarking in a vessel bound for New York, whence he proceeded, partly the process of partly on foot to Philadelphia. Here he by water and partly on foot, to Philadelphia. Here he obtained employment as a journeyman printer. In the following year, encouraged by the promise of assistance from a gentleman in Philadelphia, he resolved to set up business for himself. With this view he went to England in order to purchase type and other materials necessary for carrying on his trade. But, failing to receive the aid which he had expected from his pretended friend, he was obliged to work as a journeyman in London, where he remained more than a year. He returned in 1726 to Philadelphia, and in 1729, with the assistance of some friends, he established himself in business. The next year he married Miss Deborah Read, with whom he had become acquainted in Philadelphia before he went had become acquainted in Philadelphia before he went to England. In 1729 he became the editor and proprietor of a newspaper, (the "Pennsylvania Gazette,") which his talent for writing soon rendered very popular and very profitable. In 1732 he commenced the publication of an almanac purporting to be by "Richard Saunders." He sought to make this, as well as his paper, the vehicle of useful information for the people, especially inculcating the virtues of frugality, industry, etc. It was commonly called "Poor Richard's Almanac," under which name it acquired a wide celebrity. He soon won for himself a high reputation for public spirit as well as for wisdom and foresight. He warmly supported, both by his personal efforts and by his pen, every enterprise which in sonal efforts and by his pen, every enterprise which in his judgment was calculated to promote the public good. To him is due the credit of founding the Philadelphia Library, which was commenced in 1731 and is now one of the largest in the United States. By his talents, prudence, and integrity, he continued to rise in the estimation of the community in which he lived, until he was tion of the community in which he lived, until he was deemed worthy of the highest honours which his country could bestow. He was made successively clerk of the General Assembly of Pennsylvania, (1736,) postmaster of Philadelphia, (1737,) and deputy postmaster-general for the British colonies, (1753.) A dispute having arisen between the Assembly and the proprietary governors, in consequence of the latter claiming exemption from taxation, Franklin was sent in 1757 to England to plead the cause of the people before the privy council. His representations and arguments prevailed; and it was decided that the estates of the proprietaries should bear decided that the estates of the proprietaries should bear their due proportion of the public burdens. On his return in 1762, he received the thanks of the Assembly for the able and faithful fulfilment of his mission.

Franklin had already become distinguished in the scientific world by his successful experiments on the nature of electricity. In 1752 he had made the important and brilliant discovery of the identity of lightning with the electric fluid, by means of a kite. Some letters, giving an account of his first experiments, were sent to England to his friend Mr. Collinson, who had them read before the Royal Society; but they attracted little attention. "One paper," says Franklin in his Autobiography, "which I wrote for Mr. Kinnersley, on the sameness of lightning with electricity, . . . was laughed at by the connoisseurs." These papers were not even thought worthy to be printed in the "Transactions" of the society. At the suggestion of Dr. Fothergill, they were published in a pamphlet by themselves. A copy having fallen under the notice of the celebrated Count de Buffon, it was, at his instance, translated into French, and excited great attention on the continent. The subject was brought

again before the notice of the Royal Society; and "they soon made me," says Franklin, "more than amends for the slight with which they had before treated me." Without waiting for any application to be made on his behalf, they chose him a member of their body, and voted that he should be excused from the customary payments on admission, (amounting to twenty-five guineas;) they also bestowed upon him the Copley gold medal, (dated 1753,) and afterwards furnished him with their "Transactions" without charge. Alluding to Franklin's account of his electrical experiments, Sir Humphry Davy observes, "A singular felicity of induction guided all his researches, and by very small means he established very grand truths: the style and manner of his publication are almost as worthy of admiration as the doctrines it contains. . . . He has written equally for the uninitiated and for the philosopher." Before he left England, in 1762, the degree of Doctor of Laws was conferred upon him by the Universities of Edinburgh and Oxford.

In 1764, Franklin was again sent by the Assembly as agent to England.* The policy of taxing the colonies had already been agitated; and he was instructed by the Assembly to use his efforts against such a measure. But the ministry had formed their plans, and the Stamp Act was passed early in 1765. In the examination before the House of Commons in 1766, Franklin's talents, skill, and varied information were shown to great advantage, and the repeal of the obnoxious Stamp Act was the result. But other laws, deemed equally objectionable, remained in force. In the dispute between the American colonies and the mother-country, Franklin had sought sincerely and earnestly to prevent a disruption: when, however, he became convinced that a separation was inevitable, he became convinced that a separation was inevitable, he returned home and took an active part in promoting the cause of independence. He arrived at Philadelphia on the 5th of May, 1775, after an absence of rather more than ten years. The day after his arrival he was unanimously elected by the Assembly of Pennsylvania a delegate to the second Continental Congress, then about to assemble. He was one of the committee of five chosen assemble. He was one of the committee of five chosen by Congress to prepare the "Declaration of Independence," which, having been agreed to on the 4th of July, 1776, he afterwards signed with the other leading patriots. Towards the close of 1776 he was sent as ambassador to the court of France: he arrived in Paris on the 21st of December. To Franklin is due the principal, if not the sole, credit of effecting between France and the United States the Treaty of Alliance, the stipulations of which were so eminently favourable to the latter country. This treaty, signed at Paris the 6th of February, 1778, may be said to have secured the independence of the American colonies. Franklin took an important the American colonies. Franklin took an important the American colonies. Franklin took an important part in the negotiation of peace with England, and signed the preliminary articles of a treaty of peace at Paris on the 30th of November, 1782. The definitive treaty of peace was signed at Paris by Franklin, Adams, and Jay, September 3, 1783. Franklin afterwards negotiated with Prussia a treaty, in which he inserted an article against privateering. "This treaty," said Washington, "marks a new era in negotiation. It is the most liberal treaty which has ever been entered into between independent powers." He returned home in September, 1785, and in the next month was chosen President of Pennsylvania for one year. He was re-elected in 1786 and 1787. He for one year. He was re-elected in 1786 and 1787. He was a delegate to the convention which met at Philadelphia in May, 1787, to form a Constitution of the United States. It deserves to be mentioned that he introduced a motion for daily prayers in this convention, on which occasion he said, "I have lived a long time, and the longer I live the more convincing proofs I see of this truth, that God governs in the affairs of men. And if a sparrow cannot fall to the ground without his notice, is it probable that an empire can rise without his aid?"

At the close of the convention he made a speech, in which he said, "I consent to this Constitution, because I expect no better, and because I am not sure that it is not the best." His last public act was the signature of a memorial addressed to Congress by the Abolition Society, of which he was president.

* He was afterwards appointed agent by several of the other colonies.

He died in Philadelphia on the 17th of April, 1790, aged eighty-four years, leaving a son, William, who was Governor of New Jersey, and a daughter, Sarah Bache. His remains are entombed in the cemetery of Christ Church, at the southeastern angle of Fifth and Arch

Streets, Philadelphia.

In person Franklin was of a medium stature, well formed and strongly built, with a light complexion and gray eyes. As a philosopher he was remarkable for simplicity of character and for practical common sense. He deemed nothing which concerned the interest or hap-piness of mankind unworthy of his attention; and he rarely, if ever, bestowed attention on any subject without ermanently useful results. His services to science and liberty were expressed in this famous line by Turgot:

"Eripuit cœlo fulmen, sceptrumque tyrannis."*

"He never pretended to the accomplishments of an orator or debater. He seldom spoke in a deliberative assembly except for some special object, and then briefly and with great simplicity of manner and language." (Sparks's "Life of Franklin.")

Franklin left an interesting and highly-instructive autobiography of the earlier part of his life, (up to his fifty-second year.) A continuation has been added by Jared Sparks, prefixed to an edition of Franklin's entire works,—the whole being comprised in 10 vols. 8vo,

(Boston, 1850.)
"Antiquity," says Mirabeau, "would have raised altars to this mighty genius, who, to the advantage of man-kind, compassing in his mind the heavens and the earth, was able to restrain alike thunderbolts and tyrants.' Lord Chatham, in a public speech made in 1775, characterized Franklin as "one whom all Europe held in high estimation for his knowledge and wisdom, and ranked with our Boyles and Newtons; who was an honour not to the English nation only, but to human nature." "His style," says Lord Jeffrey, "has all the vigour and even conciseness of Swift, without any of his harshness. It is in no degree more flowery, yet both elegant and lively.

... The peculiar charm of his writings, and his great partially in active consistency. merit also in action, consisted in the clearness with which he saw his object, and the bold and steady pursuit of it by the surest and the shortest road."

See Lord Jeffrey's articles in the "Edinburgh Review," July, 1806, and August, 1817; CONDORCET, "Éloge de Franklin," 1790; BANCROFT, "History of the United States," vol. ix. chap. xxix.; A. NORTON, article in the "North American Review," vol. vii.; MIGNET, "Vie de Franklin;" BAUER, "Washington und Franklin." Berlin, 1803-06; C. SCHMALTZ, "Leben Benj. Franklins," 1840.

Franklin, (JANE GRIFFIN,) LADY, the second wife of Sir John Fraklin, was born about 1802. She was married about 1828, and went with her husband to Van Diemen's Land in 1836. Her name has been rendered memorable by her persevering efforts to ascertain the fate of S.r John Franklin. In 1850 she sent out a ship for that purpose at her own expense. Other expeditions were sent by the British government, without success, until 1857, when she fitted out the steamer Fox. She was also a great traveller, even after the age of eighty years, and was awarded the gold medal of the Royal Geographical Society. Died in 1875. See FRANKLIN

(Sir JOHN.)

Franklin, (Sir JOHN.) a distinguished English navigator and Arctic explorer, was born at Spilsby, in Lincolnshire, in April, 1786. He entered the navy as a midshipman about 1800, and in 1801 accompanied Capitalian to Australia. Harding about 1600, and in 1601 accompanies that a voyage of exploration to Australia. He served with distinction at the battle of Trafalgar, October 21, 1805, and was slightly wounded in the attack on New Orleans, January, 1815. Having obtained the rank of lieutenant, he was appointed commander of the Trent in the Arctic expedition which, under Captain Buchan, sailed in 1818. The ship of Captain Buchan was disabled soon after their departure, and the expedition consequently failed. In 1819 he conducted an overland expedition sent to trace the coast-line of North America, in which service he and his party walked about fifty-five hundred and fifty miles. On his return to England he published a narrative of his expedition, and

was raised to the rank of captain. He was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1823, and married Miss Eleanor Porden about that date. In 1825 he renewed the enterprise of exploration by land, and traced the coast of North America from the mouth of the Coppermine River to the 150th meridian, for which service he was knighted. He afterwards commanded the Rainbow in the Mediterranean for several years. Having lost his first wife, he married Jane Griffin in 1828. He was Governor of Van Diemen's Land from 1836 to 1842.

The government having ordered a new expedition to discover a Northwest passage, and given the command of it to Sir John Franklin, he sailed with the Erebus and Terror in May, 1845, and never returned. Several expeditions were sent in search of him by the English and the Americans, without success; but Dr. Rae found, in 1854, some relics of the lost navigators. Lady Franklin sent out, in 1857, the steamer Fox, under Captain McClintock, who, in the summer of 1859, discovered on the shore of King William's Land a record deposited in a cairy by the survivors of Franklin's comment. This on the shore of King William's Land a record deposited in a cairn by the survivors of Franklin's company. This document, dated April 25, 1848, stated that Sir John Franklin died June 11, 1847, that the Erebus and Terror were abandoned April 22, 1848, when the survivors, one hundred and five in number, started for the Great Fish River. Many relies were found of this party, who perished on their journey, probably soon after they left the vessels. It appears that Sir John is entitled to the honour of being the first to discover a Northwest passage.

See P. L. SIMMONDS, "Sir John Franklin and the Arctic Regions," 1852; "London Quarterly Review" for January, 1823; "North American Review" for July, 1850, (vol. lxxi.)

Franklin, (WILLIAM,) the last royal Governor of New Jersey, an illegitimate son of the celebrated Dr. Franklin, was born in Philadelphia about 1731. He served as an officer in the French war before he was of age. In 1757 he went with his father to London, where he studied law and was admitted to the bar. He was appointed Governor of New Jersey in 1762, became a Tory in the Revolution, and was confined in prison for two years, 1776-78. In 1782 he removed to England, where he remained until his death, in 1813. He left a son, William Temple Franklin. Franklin, (WILLIAM B.,) an American general, born

at York, Pennsylvania, in 1823, graduated at West Point in 1843, in the same class with Ulysses S. Grant. He served in the Mexican war, became a captain in 1857, and colonel in the regular army in 1861. He served as a general under McClellan in several battles near Richa general under McClellan in several battles near Richmond in June, 1862, commanded a corps at Malvern Hill, July I, and at Antietam, September 17. He was appointed a major-general of volunteers about July, 1862. In December, 1862, he led a grand division of Burnside's army at Fredericksburg. He commanded a division of General Banks's army in the Red River campaign of 1864.

Franquelin, frônk'lân', (Jean Auguste,) a French painter of genre, born in Paris in 1798; died in 1839.

Fransoini, frân-shee'nee, (Stefano,) a Swiss statesman of the Liberal party, born in the canton of Tessin (Ticino) in 1796. He was secretary of state from 1830 to 1837, after which he was a member of the Federal Council. In 1849 or 1850 he became minister of the incouncil. In 1849 or 1850 he became minister of the interior and of public instruction. He published, besides other works, "Statistics of Switzerland," ("Statistica della Suizzera," 3 vols., 1828–51.) Died in 1857.

Fransoni, fran-so'nee, or Franzoni, fran-zo'nee, (Luigi,) an Italian prelate, born at Genoa in 1789. He became Archbishop of Turin about 1831, and displayed great anal for ultramoutane dectrines and absolution.

a great zeal for ultramontane doctrines and absolutism.

He was banished about 1853.

Fransz, (Peter.) See Francius.

Frantz, frants, or Frantzius, frant'se-us, (Wolf-Gang.) a German Protestant theologian, born at Plauen, in Saxony, in 1564, was professor of theology at Wittenberg. Among his works is "A Treatise on the Interpretation of the Sacred Scriptures," ("Tractatus de Interpretatione Sacræ Scripturæ.") Died in 1628. See J. G. NEUMANN, "Programma de Vita W. Frantzii," 1709.

Franz, frants, (Agnes,) born in Silesia in 1794, wrote a number of excellent and attractive works for children,

^{* &}quot;He wrested the thunderbolt from heaven and the sceptre from

ā ē. I. ō, ū, ṣ, long; à, ċ, ò, same, less prolonged; ă, č, ĭ, ŏ, ŭ, ў, short; a, e, i, o, obscure; făr, fāll. fāt; mēt; nōt; gŏod; mōun;

among which are "My Legacy to Youth," and the "Book of Childhood and Youth." Died in 1843.

Franz, (JOHANN MICHAEL,) a German geographer,

born at Oehringen in 1700; died in 1761.

Franz, (JOHANNES,) a German scholar, born at Nuremberg in 1804. In 1832 he accompanied King Otho to Greece, where he was appointed chief interpreter. He published a "German-Greek Dictionary," (1838,) "Elements of Greek Epigraphy," and other works. Died in 1851.

Franz, (KARL JOSEPH,) Prince and Archduke of Austria, born in 1802, was a son of Francis I., and the father of the present emperor, Francis Joseph, in whose favour he resigned his own right to the throne in 1848.

Franzén, frânt-sĩin', (Frans Michael,) a popular Swedish poet, born at Uleâborg, Finland, in 1772, was for some time pastor of a church in Stockholm, and about 1832 was made Bishop of Hernosand. From 1824 to 1834 he acted as secretary of the Swedish Academy. He wrote biographical memoirs of several persons, assisted in an authorized and excellent version of the Psalms, and published several volumes of songs and other poems. Died in 1847. Among his poems is "Columbus, or the Discovery of America."

Franzos, (Karl Emil.,) a German author, born in

1848. He has lived in Austria but has travelled much in the east of Europe. His works chiefly describe

Jewish life or the places he has visited.

Fra'ser, (ALEXANDER,) a Scottish painter, born about 1792. He painted domestic scenes. Among his works are the "Interior of a Highland Cottage," and "The Last Moments of Mary Queen of Scots." Died in 1865. and "The

Fraser, (ALEXANDER CAMPBELL,) a Scottish metaphysician, born in Argyleshire about 1818. He studied under Sir William Hamilton, and became professor of logic in the New College, Edinburgh, in 1846, and editor of the "North British Review" about 1850. In 1856 he succeeded Sir William Hamilton as professor of logic and metaphysics in the University of Edinburgh. He has published "Rational Philosophy in History and in System," (1858,) and "Selections from Berkeley," (1874.) He is now preparing a life of Locke.

Fra'ser, (CHARLES,) an American painter and writer, born in Charleston, South Carolina, in 1782. His portraits include La Fayette, and a great number of eminent

persons of South Carolina. Died in 1860.

Fraser, (JAMES,) an English ecclesiastic, born in 1818. He was for some years fellow and tutor of Oriel

College, Oxford, and was consecrated bishop of Manchester in 1870. He is the author of numerous published sermons and of some pamphlets on education.

Fraser, (JAMES BAILLIE,) a popular Scottish writer of travels, born in 1783, resided on his estate of Reelig, Inverness-shire. He spent many years in travelling in Asia, and published numerous entertaining works, among which are "Journal of a Tour through part of the Himalaya Mountains," (1820;) "Journey into Khorasan," (1825;) "The Persian Adventurer," a romance, (1828;) "History of Persia, Ancient and Modern," (1847;) and "Travels through Various Parts of Persia," (1838,) which, says the "London Athenæum," "can hardly be surpassed in lively delineations and rapid but graphic sketches." Died in 1856.

Fraser, (SIMON.) See LOVAT.

Fraser, (SIMON,) a British general of high reputation,

Fraser, (SIMON,) a British general of high reputation, was second in command of the army which, under Burgoyne, invaded New York in 1777. He was killed at the battle of Stillwater, in October of that year.

Frassen, frā'sôn', (CLAUDE,) a French monk, born near Péronne in 1620. He published a "Course of Theology," (4 vols., 1672,) and other works. Died in 1711.

Fratellini, frā-têl-lee'nee, (GIOVANNA,) an Italian painter, born at Florence in 1666, was adopted in infancy by the grand duchess Vittoria. She excelled in portraits. Died in 1731.

Fratellini, (LORENZO,) a Florentine portrait-painter.

Fratellini, (LORENZO,) a Florentine portrait-painter, a son of the preceding, born about 1690; died in 1729.

Fratta, frat'tå, (Domenico Maria,) a skilful Italian painter, born at Bologna in 1696; died in 1763.

teenth century. He composed "Songs," ("Lieger,") and witty or sententious sayings, ("Sprüche,") and invented many varieties of metre. His works are partly satirical. Died at Mentz in 1318.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" K. Gö-Deke, "Das Mittelalter;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" N. Vogt, "Heinrich Frauenlob," 1792.

Fraunce, (ABRAHAM,) an English poet, lived in the reign of Elizabeth, and was educated at Cambridge. He was author of "Lawyers' Logic," of "Arcadian Rhetoric," a mixture of prose and verse, and of several small poems in English hexameter, published between

1587 and 1591.

Fraunhofer, von, fon fromn'ho'fer, (Joseph,) an eminent German optician, born at Straubing, in Bavaria, in March, 1787. He was an apprentice to a manufacturer of mirrors, and afterwards became an assistant of Reichenbach in the fabrication of mathematical instruments, near Munich. He invented or perfected a heliometer and micrometer, and constructed the great parallactic telescope of Dorpat. Among his discoveries was the fact that the solar spectrum is crossed by about five hundred and ninety black lines. Died in 1826. We owe to him the art of making the finest glass

for achromatic telescopes.

See UTZSCHNEIDER, "Unriss der Lebensgeschichte des J. von Fraunhofer;" Ersch und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Frayssinous, fra'se'noo', (DENIS LUC,) a French prelate and eminent pulpit orator, born at Curières in 1765, became chaplain to Louis XVIII. He was appointed Bishop of Hermopolis in 1822, and grand master of the university in 1823. He was minister of public instruction from 1824 to 1828. Among his writings is a "Defence of Christianity," (1823.) Died in 1841.

See M. Henrion, "Vie de M. Frayssinous," 1842; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fra-zee', (JOHN,) an American sculptor, born at Rahway, New Jersey, in 1790. Among his works are busts of Marshall, Jackson, and Webster.

See DUNLAP, "Rise and Progress of the Arts of Design in America;" TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Frea. See Frigga. Fréard, (Roland.) See Chambray. Fred-e-gā'rǐ-us, [Fr. Frédégaire, frá'dá'gār',] surnamed Scholasticus, a chronicler who lived (probably n France) in the seventh century. His work treats of the history of the Franks, ending about 640 A.D.

Fredegonda or Frédégonde. See FREDEGUNDA. Fred-e-gun'da, [Fr. Frédégonde, frà'dà'gònd',] a queen of the Franks, notorious for her crimes, was born about 545 A.D. She became the wife of Chilpéric I. about 565, after which she procured the assassination of his sons by a former marriage, and of Sigebert, King of Austrasia. After the death of Chilpéric (584) she was regent during the minority of her son Clotaire, and gained victories in a war against several kings. Died in 596 A.D. See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Frédéric. See Frederick and Friedrich.

Fréderic. See Frederick and Friedrich.

Fred-er-ic'a So-phi'a Wil-hel-mi'na, (wil-hêl-mee'na,) Margravine of Baireuth, daughter of Frederick William I. of Prussia, and favourite sister of Frederick the Great, was born at Potsdam in 1709. She was married in 1731 to the hereditary prince of Baireuth, and died in 1758, on the day of her brother's defeat at Hochkirchen. She left interesting "Memoirs" of her times, which see; also "Edinburgh Review" for November, 1812.

Fred/er-ick [Ger Friedrich freed/ink It Fried-

Fred'er-ick [Ger. FRIEDRICH, freed'rik; It. FEDERIGO, få-då-ree'go] I., Emperor of Germany, surnamed BARBAROSSA, born in 1121, was a son of Frederick, Duke of Suabia. He was elected emperor on the death of his uncle, Conrad III., in March, 1152. In 1155 he passed into Italy with an army, and was crowned by Pope Adrian IV. at Rome. He married Beatrice, heiress of Burgundy, about 1156, and reduced the King or Duke of Poland to become his vassal. He led in 1158 a large army into Italy, and subjected the revolted city of Milan, which was punished with rigour. Two rival popes, Victor IV. and Alexander III., having been elected in 1159, Frederick recognized the former and was excommunicated Frauenlob, frow'en-lop', originally Heinrich von Meissen, a famous German poet, was born in the thirthe pope, and wars with the cities of Lombardy. His

army was defeated with great loss by the Lombards near Legnano in 1176. He then made peace with Pope Alexander, and a truce with his other enemies in Italy. 1183 the celebrated peace of Constance was concluded between Frederick and the Lombards. He joined the third crusade with an army of about 150,000 men in 1189, and, having marched by land as far as Asia Minor, defeated the Turks near Iconium. He was drowned in the river Calycadnus in 1190. Frederick was ambitious, but rather liberal, and passes for one of the greatest men of his time. He was succeeded by his son, Henry VI.

See Raumer, "Geschichte der Hohenstaufen;" SISMONDI, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes;" WILKEN, "Geschichte der Kreuzzüge;" Cosmo Bartolt, "Vita di Federigo Barbarossa," Florence, 1556; H. F. MASSMANN, "Kaiser Friedrich im Kyffhäuser," 1850.

Frederick II., Emperor of Germany, was a son of Henry VI., and was born at Iesi, in Italy, in 1194. His mother was Constance of Sicily. His education was directed by his guardian, Innocent III. He had superior talents, and was master of the Greek, Italian, French, and Arabic languages. He was crowned as emperor at Aix-la-Chapelle in 1214 or 1215, after the defeat of his rival, Otho, at Bovines, and was supported by the Ghibeline party in an attempt to unite Italy and Germany in one empire. This project was resisted by the pope and the Guelphs in a long contest. In 1220 he removed his court to Naples, which belonged to him by inheritance, and in which he founded a university. In accordance with a vow extorted from him in his youth by the pope, he undertook a crusade against the infidels in 1227, but turned back before he had reached Palestine, for which cause he was excommunicated by Gregory IX. He renewed the enterprise in 1228, obtained possession of Jerusalem, and made peace with the pope in 1230. He suppressed a rebellion raised in Germany by his son Henry, gained in 1237 a great victory over the Guelphs at Cortenuova, and waged war against Gregory IX. In 1245 Innocent IV. renewed the papal anathema against him, and absolved his subjects from their allegiance. In the midst of the contest Frederick died, in 1250. He was succeeded by his son, Conrad IV. Frederick was eminent for courage, generosity, and other royal qualities.

See RAUMER, "Geschichte der Hohenstausen;" LUDEN, "Histoire d'Allemagne;" HOEFLER, "Kaiser Friedrich II.," 1844; T. L. KINGTON, "History of Frederick II., Emperor of the Romans;" CARL W. F. Funk, "Geschichte Kaiser Friedrichs II.," 1790.

Frederick III., Emperor of Germany, surnamed THE PACIFIC, the son of Ernest, Duke of Austria, was born at Innspruck in 1415. He was elected emperor in 1440, on the death of Albert II. In 1452 he went to Rome, where he received from the pope the imperial crown and that of Lombardy. He is censured for supineness in defending Christendom against the Turks, and was incapable of ruling his large empire with success. In 1485 he was involved in war with Matthias Corvinus of Hungary, who conquered Vienna and Lower Austria. Died in 1493, and was succeeded by his son, Maximilian. See Luden, "Histoire d'Allemagne;" J. Chmel, "Geschichte Kaiser Friedrich's III.," 1840.

Frederick [Dan. FREDERIK, fradeh-rèk] I., King of Denmark and Norway, born in 1471, was a son of Christian I., who founded the dynasty of Oldenburg. In 1522 he succeeded his nephew, Christian II., who was deposed. The latter raised an army and invaded Norway in 1532, but was forced to surrender and was confined in prison. Frederick favoured the propagation of Lutheranism in his kingdom. He died in 1533, and was succeeded by

his son, Christian III.

Frederick II., King of Denmark and Norway, son of Christian III., was born in 1534, and ascended the throne in 1559. In 1561 he was involved in a war with throne in 1559. In 1561 he was involved in a war with Eric, King of Sweden, in which the Danes were victo-rious. Peace was restored in 1570. Frederick married Sophia of Mecklenburg, and had several children. He promoted commerce, and patronized men of science, especially Tycho Brahe, the eminent astronomer, for whom he built the Observatory of Oranienburg. He died in 1588, and was succeeded by his son, Christian IV.

See P. H. RESEN, "Frederik II. Krönike," 1680; PONTANUS, "Vita Friderici II., Regis Daniæ," 1735.

Frederick III., King of Denmark and Norway, a son of Christian IV., was born in 1609, and succeeded

to the crown by inheritance and election in 1648. 1657 Frederick and his senate declared war against Charles Gustavus of Sweden, who was so well prepared that he crossed the ice and suddenly besieged Copenhagen. The Danish king was compelled to sign a peace, by which he gave up several provinces, in 1658. Before the end of that year Charles Gustavus again besieged his capital, which was relieved by a Dutch fleet, and peace was concluded in 1660. At a diet held in 1660-61 a great change was effected in the constitution by a coalition of the clergy with the bourgeoisie against the nobles, so that the monarchy (which had been elective and limited) was made hereditary and absolute. He died in 1670, and was succeeded by his son, Christian V.

See R. Manley, "History of the Wars in Denmark," London, 1670; R. Nyerup, "Efterretninger om Kong Frederik III.," 1817; P. W. Becker, "Samlinger til Danmarks Historie under Frederik III.," 1847.

Frederick IV., King of Denmark, son of Christian V., was born in 1671. After he had married Louisa of Mecklenburg-Güstrow, he ascended the throne in 1699. In 1700 he formed an alliance with Peter the Great and Augustus, King of Poland, against Charles XII. of Sweden, who soon besieged Copenhagen and dictated the terms of peace. During the reverses that befell Charles XII. in 1709, Frederick again declared war, and captured the fortress of Tönningen, Stralsund, and other places. In 1718 Charles invaded Norway and besieged Frederickshall, where he was killed by a cannon-ball. Frederick died in 1730, regretted by his subjects, whom he governed with ability, and was succeeded by his son, Christian VI.

See A. Hoter, "König Friedrich's IV. glorwürdigstes Leben," 1829: RIEGELS, "Udkast til Fjerde Frederiks Historie," 1799.

Frederick V., King of Denmark, son of Christian VI., was born in 1723. He succeeded his father in 1746, having previously married Louisa, daughter of George II. of England. His reign was remarkable for any institutions and enterprises for the approximation many institutions and enterprises for the promotion of commerce, industry, science, and arts. The emancipation of serfs was tried with success in some districts; a hospital and an academy of fine arts were founded in In 1761 Frederick sent Niebuhr and others the capital. on a scientific expedition to Egypt and Arabia. He died in January, 1766, after a prosperous and pacific reign, and was succeeded by his son, Christian VII.

See J. K. Hoest, "Märkvärdigheder i Kong Frederiks Levnet og Regjering," 1820; G. L. Baden, "Frederiks Regjerings Aarbog," 1832; M. S. Arentz, "Ligpraediken over Kong Frederik V.," 1767.

Frederick VI., King of Denmark and Norway, born in 1768, was the only son of Christian VII. and Caroline Matilda. He became regent in 1784, (in consequence of the mental alienation of his father,) and king in 1808. Between these two dates he made many reforms. He formed an alliance with Napoleon in 1808, his capital having been previously bombarded by the British. In 1813 he refused to join the coalition against the French emperor. Russia and Sweden having entered into a convention to annex Norway to the latter, Bernadotte attacked the dominions of Frederick, who was compelled to cede Norway in 1814. He died in 1839, and was succeeded by his cousin, Christian VIII.

See O. L. Bang, "Mindetale over Kong Frederik VI.," 1840; H. P. Giessing, "Kong Frederik VI. Regjerings Historie," 2 vols., 1850.

Frederick VII., King of Denmark, and Duke of Sleswick and Holstein, born in 1808, is the only son of Christian VIII., whom he succeeded in January, 1848. The German party in Holstein and Sleswick revolted in March of the same year. After several indecisive battles, the insurgents were defeated at Idsted in July, 1850, and the rebellion was suppressed in January, 1851. He contracted a morganatic marriage with the Countess Danner in 1850. In 1864 Austria and Prussia united in an aggressive war against Denmark, and conquered the duchies of Sleswick and Holstein.

Frederick [Ger. FRIEDRICH, freed'rik] I., King of Prussia, born at Königsberg in 1657, was a son of Frederick William, Elector of Brandenburg. He succeeded his father in 1688, and was styled Frederick III. of Brandenburg. His wife was Sophia Charlotte, a sister of George I. of England. He joined the coalition against Louis XIV. of France in 1691. In 1700 the dukedom of Prussia was erected into a kingdom, with the assent of the emperor, and Frederick gained the great object of his life, the title of king, on condition that he would aid Austria in the war of the Spanish succession, and vote with Austria in the Diet. He died in 1713, and left the throne to his son, Frederick William I.

See Stenzel, "Geschichte des Preussischen Staats;" Franz Horn, "Friedrich III., erster König in Preussen," 1816; J. G. Mittag, "Geschichte Friedrich's I. König's von Preussen," 1734; Werner Hahn, "Friedrich I. König in Preussen," etc., 1851.

Frederick II, surnamed THE GREAT, [Ger. FRIED-RICH DER GROSSE, freed'rik dêr grös'seh; Fr. Frédéric LE GRAND, frà'dà'rèk' leh grôn; İt. FEDERICO IL GRANDE, fà-dà-ree'go èl grân'dà; Sp. FEDERICO EL GRANDE, fà-dà-ree'ko èl grân'dà,] King of Prussia, was the son of Frederick William I. and Sophia Dorothea, who was a daughter of George I. of England. He was born at Berlin on the 24th of January, 1712. He received from nature a strong and acute intellect, with a rare firmness of temper and intensity of will. The discipline and training to which he was subjected by his father were extremely rigid, perverse, and illiberal; the study of Latin was positively forbidden to him. "Oliver Twist in the parish workhouse, Smike at Dotheboys Hall," with this wretched heir-apparent of a crown." It appears that the prince would have been put to death by his father for desertion, or running away from the army, if he had not been caused by the intercept of the if he had not been saved by the intercession of the Emperor of Germany. The penalty was commuted into close confinement. Frederick married (by compulsion) Elizabeth Christina of Brunswick, in 1733. His favourite study or resource in his youth was French literature. He wrote and read nothing but French.

He ascended the throne about June 1, 1740, and

quickly displayed a political ability and an unscrupulous energy which surprised his courtiers and former companions. He seized the opportunity presented by the accession of Maria Theresa in October, 1740, and gave the first signal of the war of spoliation, called the war of the Austrian succession, by the sudden invasion of Silesia, which he occupied without much resistance. In April, 1741, he defeated the Austrians at the battle of Molwitz; after which Bavaria and France took arms as allies of Frederick. A separate peace was concluded in 1742 between him and Maria Theresa, who ceded Silesia to the victor. He renewed hostilities in 1744, and took Prague, but was forced to retreat about the end of that year. He commanded at Hohenfriedberg and at Sorr, where the Austrians were defeated, in 1745, and made peace with Austria in December of the same year. In the civil administration he was his own prime minister, or, rather, sole minister. "A love of labour for its own sake, an insatiable longing to dictate, to intermeddle, to make his power felt, a profound scorn and distrust of his fellow-creatures, indisposed him to ask counsel, to confide important secrets, to delegate ample powers." (Macaulay.) He was so parsimonious that in his household "not a bottle of champagne was uncorked without his express order." He encouraged commerce, manufactures, and the fine arts. Every form of religion and of irreligion was tolerated by him. In 1750 he attracted to his court Voltaire, whom he treated with great favour. This eccentric friendship, however, soon ended in a violent

quarrel. (See VOLTAIRE.)

A powerful coalition having been formed against Frederick by Maria Theresa, the Empress of Russia, the Frederick by Maria Theresa, the Empress of Russia, the King of France, and other powers, he was thus involved in the Seven Years' war, with no ally but the English. He began the war by the invasion of Saxony, in August, 1756, and, having defeated the Austrians at Lowositz, made himself master of that country. He opened the next campaign by a march into Bohemia, and gained the great battle of Prague, (May, 1757,) where he lost about 18,000 men; but on the 18th of June he was defeated at Kolin by Marshal Daun, and driven out of Bohemia. His position now seemed desperate; but his passion for writing verses did not fail even in this gloomy crisis. "We hardly know," says Macaulay, "any instance of the strength and weakness of human nature so striking and strength and weakness of human nature so striking and so grotesque as the character of this haughty, vigilant,

resolute, sagacious blue-stocking, . . . bearing up against a world in arms, with an ounce of poison in one pocket and a quire of bad verses in the other.'

Frederick defeated a French army twice as numerous as his own, at Rossbach, in November, and gained a complete victory over the Austrians at Leuthen on the 5th of December, 1757, when 27,000 of the enemy were killed, wounded, or taken. "That battle," said Napoleon, "was a master-piece. Of itself it is sufficient to entitle Frederick to a place in the first rank of generals." His fame was increased by a victory over the Russians at Zorndorf, near the Oder, in 1758. The principal event of the campaign of 1759 was the battle of Kunnersdorf, where the Prussians were routed by the allies and Frederick's coat was pierced with balls. After the enemy had taken Berlin and reduced him to desperation, the tide of fortune turned in 1760, at the battles of Liegnitz and Torgau. The campaign of 1761 was, on the whole, disastrous to Frederick; but, in consequence of the death of the empress Elizabeth, January, 1762, the policy of Russia was changed, and Maria Theresa, deserted by her allies, was obliged to make peace in February, 1763. The result of the war was that Frederick kept Silesia and ceded nothing.

He has been praised for the diligence and liberality with which he repaired the ruinous state to which the war had reduced his kingdom. On the partition of war had reduced his kingdom. On the partition of Poland, in 1772, he acquired Polish Prussia and a part of Great Poland. By the formation of the league called Fürstenbund, ("Princes' League,") in 1785, he frustrated the design of the emperor to acquire Bavaria in exchange for the Low Countries. He died, without issue, at his palace of Sans-Souci, on the 17th of August, 1786, and was succeeded by his nephew, Frederick William II. He left many and various works, which were published in 23 vols., 1790. His poem "On the Art of War," "History of My Time," and "History of the Seven Years' War," are reckoned among his best productions. Of his voluminous "Memoirs" Macaulay remarks, "The narrative is distinguished by clearness, conciseness, good sense, and a certain air of truth and simplicity, which is singularly graceful in a man who, having done great things, sits down to relate them."

things, sits down to relate them."

See Lord Dover, "Life of Frederick II.," 2 vols., 1840;
"Frederick the Great and his Times," by Thomas Campbell, 4 vols., 1843; Carlvie, "Life of Frederick the Great," 6 vols., 1853-65;
Brougham, "Statesmen of the Time of George III.," first series;
Macaulay, "Essays;" Miraberau, "De la Monarchie Prussienne sous Frédéric le Grand," 1788; Thiebault, "Souvenirs;" Johnin, "Histoire critique et militaire des Guerres de Frédéric II." Paga-Nel, "Histoire de Frédéric le Grand;" Preuss, "Friedrich der Grosse," 9 vols., 1832-94; J. C. Abelung, "Denkwirdigkeiten Friedrich's des Grossen," 9 vols., 1757-66; Fischer, "Geschichte Friedrich's II.," 2 vols., 1787; J. F. Seyfart, "Lebens- und Regierungs-geschichte Friedrich's des Andern," 9 vols., 1759-70; Buc-Quoy, "Leben und Ende Friedrich's des Einzigen," 4 vols., 1788-90; Charles Joseph de Ligne, "Mémoires sur le Roi de Prusse," 1788; Carlo Denina, "Essai sur la Vie et le Règne de Frédéric II," 1788; Callada, "Vida de Federico II., Rey de Prusia," 4 vols., 1788.
For further bibliographical information respecting Frederick II., the reader is referred to Oettinger's "Bibliographie biographique universelle," 2 vols., 1854.

Frederick, (Of Aragon,) King of Naples, son of Fer-

Frederick, (of Aragon,) King of Naples, son of Ferdinand I., succeeded his nephew, Ferdinand II., who died, without issue, in September, 1496. In 1501, Louis XII. of France and Ferdinand of Spain agreed to depose the King of Naples and partition his kingdom between them, and each sent an army to take possession of his share. Frederick, after a feeble resistance, surrendered himself to the French, received from Louis the duchy of

Anjou, and died in 1504. His son having died without issue in 1550, the family became extinct.

Frederick I., (OF ARAGON,) King of Sicily, was the third son of Peter (Pedro) of Aragon and of Constance of Suabia. He is called Frederick II. by some writers. He was crowned in 1296, and soon found himself engaged in war against Charles II. of Naples and the pope; but, being zealously supported by his subjects, he made a successful defence, and obtained peace in 1302. He renewed the war in 1312 against Robert, the successor of Charles II., and waged it for many years. He died in 1337, and was succeeded by his son, Pietro II. Frederick is regarded as the founder of Sicilian nationality.

See Burigny, "Histoire générale de Sicile," 2 vols., 1745; Muratori, "Annali d'Italia."

Frederick II. or III., King of Sicily, born about 1340, was a son of Peter (Pietro) II., and succeeded his elder brother Louis in 1355. He found the kingdom in disorder, and at war with Joanna I. of Naples, who captured Messina and Palermo. In 1372 he obtained peace, and recovered those towns, by paying tribute. He died in 1377, leaving a daughter, Maria, who married Martin II. of Aragon.

See VILLANI, "Istoria;" BURIGNY, "Histoire générale de Sicile." Frederick, [Sw. FRED'RICK,] King of Sweden, a son of the Landgrave of Hesse-Cassel, was born at Cassel of the Landgrave of Hesse-Cassel, was born at Cassel in 1676. He married Ulrica Eleonora, a sister of Charles XII. of Sweden, in 1715. She succeeded to the throne at the death of Charles, and in 1720 the Diet, at her request, elected Frederick king. He made peace before the end of 1721 with Russia and the other enemies whom the ambition of Charles XII. had armed against Sweden, by giving up Livonia, Ingria, etc. His reign was pacific, except a war with Russia in 1741 and 1742, in which the Swedes were defeated. He died in 1751, and was succeeded by Adolph Frederick of Holstein.

See GEVER, "Histoire de la Suède;" J. ARKENHOLTZ, "Leben Friedrich's I. Königs von Schweden," 1752.

Frederick I., Duke of Austria, born in 1174, was a son of Leopold I. He led an army of crusaders to Palestine in 1197, and besieged Toron without success. Died in 1108.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frederick III., Archduke of Austria, born in 1286, was the eldest son of the emperor Albert I. After the death of Albert the throne was claimed by Frederick and by Louis of Bavaria. The former was supported by the Guelphs, and his rival by the Ghibelines. In 1322 Frederick was defeated in battle and taken prisoner by Louis, who treated him generously. Died in 1330. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frederick V., Duke of Austria, was a younger son of Leopold of Austria. He was an adherent of Pope John XXIII., and offended the emperor Sigismund in 1415 by aiding that pontiff to abscond from Constance, where the Council was then in session. Frederick was placed under the ban of the empire, and saved himself from ruin only by a humble submission. Died in 1436. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frederick I., Elector Palatine, [Ger. FRIEDRICH CURFÜRST VON DER PFALZ,] surnamed THE VICTORIOUS, born in 1425, was a son of Louis III. He became regent at the death of his elder brother, in 1449. A league was formed against him by several princes, whom he defeated in 1460. Died in 1476.

See Trithème, "Res gestæ Friderici Palatini," 1602; Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frederick II., Elector Palatine, surnamed THE WISE, a son of Philip, was born in 1482. He succeeded his brother Louis in 1544, and embraced the doctrines of Luther in 1545. He afterwards joined the league of Schmalkalden, and signed the formulary called the "Interim" in 1548. He died in 1556, and was succeeded by his nephew, Otho Henry.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frederick III., Elector Palatine, surnamed THE PIOUS, born in 1515, was a son of John II., Duke of Simmern. He became a zealous Protestant. He obtained the dignity of Elector in 1559, and sent troops to aid the French Huguenots in 1568. He died in 1576, and was succeeded by his son, Louis VI.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frederick IV., Elector Palatine, surnamed THE JUST, born in 1574, was a son of Louis VI. He began to reign in 1592. He founded Mannheim about 1606.

Died in 1610.

Frederick V., Elector Palatine, and King of Bohemia, born in 1596, was a son of Frederick IV., and father of Prince Rupert, famous in English history. He married in 1613 Elizabeth, a daughter of James I. of England, and became the chief of the German Protestant Union. In 1619 he was elected King of Bohemia by the people of that country, who had revolted against the emperor. He was completely defeated in battle at Prague in 1620,

exile. His electoral dignity was transferred to the Duke of Bavaria. Died in 1632.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Lipowski, "Friedrich V., Curfürst von der Pfalz und König von Böhmen."

Frederick III., surnamed THE SAGE, Elector of Saxony, born about 1463, was a son of Ernest, whom he succeeded in 1486. He magnanimously refused the imperial crown in 1519, and voted for Charles V. He promoted the Reformation, and was a faithful patron of Luther. When Luther was returning from the Diet of Worms, where he had been proscribed, in 1521, he was seized by order of Frederick, and secreted in the castle of Wartburg. Frederick died in 1525, and was succeeded by his brother John.

See Philip Melanchthon, "Oratio de Friderico duce Saxoniæ," 1551; H. O. Mencke, "Dissertatio de Friderico III. Sapiente," 1712; P. Ekerman, "Dissertatio de Friderico Sapiente," Upsal,

Frederick, Prince of Wales, the eldest son of George II., was born in 1707. He was estranged from his father and became the leader of the Opposition, (i.e. of the party called Patriots, who opposed Walpole.) "The royal family," says Macaulay, "was rather strengthened than weakened by the disagreement of its two most distinguished members." In 1736 he married Augusta, Princess of Saxe-Gotha. The fall of Walpole, in 1742, caused the dissension between the king and the prince to abate for a time; but the latter soon resumed his opposition. He died in 1751, leaving a number of children; one of his sons became King George III.

Frederick, Landgrave of Thuringia, born in 1256, was a son and rightful heir of Albert of Thuringia. His

mother was a daughter of the emperor Frederick II. He waged war against his father, (who wished to exclude him from the succession,) and obtained possession of Thuringia and Misnia about 1308. Died in 1324.

Frederick, Colonel, a Corsican officer, born about 1730, was supposed to be the son of Theodore, who was

styled King of Corsica. He entered the service of the Duke of Würtemberg, who sent him to England as his agent. He wrote a "Description of Corsica," (1798.) He committed suicide in London in 1797.

Frederick Augustus I. and II, Kings of Poland.

See Augustus.

Frederick Augustus [Ger. FRIEDRICH AUGUST, freed'rik ŏw'gŏost] I, King of Saxony, born at Dresden in 1750, was the eldest son of the Elector Frederick Augustus erick Christian, whom he succeeded in 1763. He is said to have uniformly consulted the happiness of his subjects. He abolished torture, (1770,) and made other reforms in legislation. In 1791 he refused the crown of Poland. He maintained neutrality in the war between the French and the allied powers until 1806, when he united his army with that of Prussia. In December, 1806, he assumed the title of king, joined the Confederation of the Rhine, and became an ally of Napoleon. He was deprived by the allied powers of a large part of his kingdom about 1815. He died in May, 1827, and was succeeded by his brother Antony.

See Hermann, "Friedrich Augusts Leben," 1827; Poelitz, "Friedrich Augusts Leben," 2 vols., 1830.

Frederick Augustus II., King of Saxony, born in

May, 1797, was a nephew of the preceding, and a son of Prince Maximilian. He married the archduchess Caroline of Austria in 1819. In July, 1830, he was appointed general-in-chief of the army. He began to reign in June, 1836, his father having renounced his right to the throne. He was so interested in botany that he made throne. He was so interested in potany that he made several botanical excursions to foreign countries after his accession. He died in August, 1854, and was succeeded by his brother John.

Frederick Charles, (or Friedrich Karl,) Imperial Prince of Germany, a nephew of the king, Withelm I., and a son of Friedrich Karl Alexander, was born in 1828. He commanded the first Prussian army which defeated the Austrians at Sadowa, (Königgratz,)
July 3, 1866. Another army under the Crown Prince
arrived some hours after the battle began. In the Franco-Prussian war he added to his military renown. He commanded the second German army and defeated General Froissart at Speichern and Marshal Bazaine at Metz. lost his hereditary dominions, and was obliged to go into In 1870 he was created a field-marshal. Died in 1884.

Frederick Henry of Orange. See Orange Frederick William, [Ger. Friedrich Wilhelm, freed'rik mil'hêlm,] Elector of Brandenburg, surnamed the Great Elector, born in 1620, was the son of the Elector George William, the prince to whose policy the house of Hohenzollern owes its greatness. He succeeded his father in 1640, soon after which he obtained from the King of Poland the sovereignty of the duchy of Prussia. By the treaty of Westphalia (1648) he acquired Magdeburg, Minden, and part of Pomerania. In 1655 he joined Charles Gustavus of Sweden in a successful invasion of Poland. As the ally of Holland and the emperor, he took the field against Louis XIV. in 1672. The Swedes, having invaded his dominions, were totally defeated by him at Fehrbellin in 1675. In 1679 he made peace with Sweden and France, receiving from the latter 300,000 crowns. His first wife was Louisa Henrietta, Princess of Orange, author of a popular hymn, "Jesus mein Zuversicht." He possessed great political abilities, and his reign was very beneficial to Prussia. He died in 1688. and was succeeded by his son. Frederick I.

1688, and was succeeded by his son, Frederick I.

See Samuel von Pufendorf, "De Rebus gestis Friderici Wilhelmi," 1695; Franz Horn, "Leben Friedrich Wilhelms des Grossen," 1814; Yon Raumer, "Fried. Wilhelm's des grossen Kurfürsten Kinderjahre," 1850; S. Htrscht, "Erinnerungen an den grossen Kurfürsten Friedrich Wilhelm, und an seine Gemalhin Louise," 1852.

Frederick William (or Friedrich Wilhelm) I, King of Prussia, a son of Frederick I., was born in 1688. He ascended the throne in February, 1713, having maried Sophia Dorothea of Hanover. He was very parsimonious, eccentric, and arbitrary. "His eccentricities," says Macaulay, "were such as had never been seen out of a mad-house. . . . His taste for military pomp and order became a mania, like that of a Dutch burgomaster for tulips. . . . Every country was ransacked by his agents for men above the ordinary stature," for his army. Although he formed a large and highly-disciplined army, he was a pacific prince, and was not engaged in any important wars. He founded a medical college and other useful institutions at Berlin, but was hostile to literature, art, and metaphysics. He died in 1740, leaving the throne to his son, Frederick the Great.

See Morgenstern, "Ueber Friedrich Wilhelm I.," 1793; Förstern, "Geschichte Friedrich Wilhelm I.," 1835; Ersch und Grüber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" E. MAUVILLON, "Histoire de Frédéric Gullaume I," 1741, (translated into English by W. Phelps, 1750;) F. Cramer, "Zur Geschichte Friedrich Wilhelm's I. und Friedrichs II.," 1829; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for October, 1815.

Frederick William II., King of Prussia, born in September, 1744, was a son of Augustus William, who was a brother of Frederick the Great. He was declared crown-prince, or heir to the throne, in 1758, and began to reign in August, 1786. His first wife, Elizabeth Christina Ulrica of Brunswick, having been divorced in 1769, he married the princess Louisa of Hesse-Darmstadt. In August, 1791, occurred a famous interview at Pilnitz between Frederick William and the Emperor of Austria, who agreed to intervene for the defence of Louis XVI. of France against his subjects. He invaded France with a large army in July, 1792, but retreated to the Rhine, without important results, in the autumn of that year. The dilatory movements of the Prussians in this and the ensuing campaign are ascribed to secret negotiations or intrigues. (See DUMOURIEZ, and BRUNSWICK, DUKE 0F.) Frederick William united with Russia in the second partition of Poland, (1793,) by which he obtained Dantzic and Thorn, with about 1100 German square miles of territory. He made a separate peace with the French republic at Bâle in April, 1795. Died in November, 1797, leaving his throne to his son, Frederick William III.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" MIRA-BEAU, "Histoire secrète de la Cour de Berlin."

Frederick William III., King of Prussia, the eldest son of the preceding, was born in August, 1770. His mother was Louisa of Hesse-Darmstadt. He married the Princess of Mecklenburg-Strelitz, and succeeded his father on the 16th of November, 1797. For the neutrality which he observed between the French and the coalition he was rewarded at the peace of Lunéville, 1801, with the bishoprics of Hildesheim and Paderborn, besides some other territories. The population of Prussia was then about ten nillions.

He refused to join the third coalition against the French in 1805 until the French army had violated the neutral territory of Anspach. In November, 1805, he formed a secret alliance with Russia and the other powers; but a few days after the battle of Austerlitz he concluded with Napoleon a treaty of peace, by which Hanover was annexed to Prussia in exchange for Anspach, Cleves, and Neufchâtel. This transaction provoked England to declare war against Prussia. His alliance with France was broken by the aggressions of Napoleon, or by the offer of the latter to restore Hanover to England. He demanded as his ultimatum that the French troops should evacuate Germany; but before this demand reached Paris Napoleon had advanced far on his way to the seat of war. The Prussians were routed at Jena and Auerstadt on the 14th of October, 1806, a few days after which Napoleon entered Berlin. The war was ended in July, 1807, by the treaty of Tilsit, which deprived Frederick William of about half of his kingdom,—viz., the Polish provinces, and all that part which lies west of the Elbe.

He applied himself with success to repair the desolations caused by the war, made reforms in the government, and abolished serfdom. In 1812 he was compelled to furnish a large force to aid the French in the invasion of Russia; but in March, 1813, he summoned his subjects to the war of liberation, for which they evinced the utmost enthusiasm. He gave proof of personal courage in several battles in 1813, and entered Paris in triumph in March, 1814. At the Congress of Vienna, 1814–15, he recovered nearly all the provinces he had lost, and acquired half of Saxony. He failed to give his people a free constitution, as he had promised. Frederick William was a ruler of moderate capacity. He died in June, 1840, and was succeeded by his son, Frederick William IV.

See Leutsch, "Geschichte des Preussischen Staats unter Wilhelm III.;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" Hense, "Friedrich Wilhelm III.," 1840; F. R. F.VLERT, "Charakterzige und historische Fragmente aus dem Leben Friedrich Wilhelm's III.," 3 vols., 1842-44, (translated into English by J. Birch, London, 1844.)

Frederick William IV, King of Prussia, was born on the 15th of October, 1795. He married in 1823 Elizabeth Louisa, a daughter of Maximilian, King of Bavaria. In consequence of the marriage of his sister to Nicholas of Russia, he became an intimate friend of the latter. He began his reign, June 7, 1840, with measures of indulgence and moderation, and excited hopes of reforms which were never realized. He refused to restrict his absolute power by a constitution, saying, "I would not have a piece of parchment interposed between me and my people." Excited by the triumph of the French revolutionists, the citizens of Berlin revolted in March, 1848. After several days of severe fighting, the king withdrew his troops from the city, changed his ministry, and made concessions to the Liberal party. He granted in December, 1848, a constitution which has since been modified or nullified, and professed a great zeal for German unity, until he National Assembly at Frankfort elected the Archduke John of Austria as lieutenant-general. He was censured for his irresolution and neutrality in the Crimean war. He was rendered incompetent to reign by a serious malady in 1858, after which his brother acted as regent. He died, without issue, in January, 1861.

Frederick William I., the last Elector of Hesse, born in 1802, was the son of William II., whom he succeeded in 1847. He became very unpopular. In 1866 he took side with Austria, and the King of Prussia deposed him and annexed Hesse to his own kingdom.

Frederick William, Imperial Prince of Germany and Crown Prince of Prussia, born on the 18th of October, 1831, is the eldest son of the Emperor of Germany. He commanded the second army which in June, 1866, entered Bohemia from Silesia, and, after several successful actions at Nachod, Trautenau, etc., effected a junction with the other Prussian army at Sadowa, July 3. In the Franco-Prussian war of 1870 he commanded the third German army, and gained several victories over the French. At the clo-e of that year he was made a field-marshal of Pru-sia and a field-marshal of Russia. He married the Princess Royal of England in 1858.

Frederick William Charles, King of Würtemberg, born at Treptow in 1754, received from nature superior abilities. In 1797 he married Charlotte Augusta Matilda, a princess of England, and succeeded his father, Frederick Eugene, as Duke of Würtemberg. He obtained the dignity of Elector in 1803. Having formed an alliance with Napoleon, (1805,) he gained a large accession of territory and the title of king. He joined the Confederation of the Rhine in 1806. His army fought for Napoleon in 1809, 1812, and 1813, but joined the allies in Neurophy 1812. the allies in November, 1813. Died in October, 1816.

See Thiers, "Histoire du Consulat et de l'Empire;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frederick William Charles, Prince of the Low Countries, second son of William I., was born in 1797. He married a daughter of the King of Prussia in 1825, took a prominent part in the war of the Belgian revolution in 1830, and commanded in battle at Brussels, from which he was compelled to retreat in September of that year.

Fredro, fradro, (MAXIMILIAN,) Palatine of Podolia, a popular Polish author, noted for civil and military services. He published several able works on political and military affairs, which acquired a high reputation. One of these is entitled "Proverbs and Advice, Moral, Political, and Military." He died in 1676.

Free/ling, (Sir Francis,) born at Bristol, England, in 1764, entered the General Post-Office in 1787. For a long period he filled the office of secretary of that de-partment with eminent ability and fidelity. His services were rewarded with the rank of baronet in 1828. Died in 1836.

Free'man, (EDWARD A.,) an English historian, born at Harborne, Staffordshire, in 1823. He studied at Trinity College, Oxford, of which he was elected a Fellow in 1845. He published, besides other works, "The History and Conquests of the Saracens," (1856,) "The History of Federal Government," (1st vol., 1863,) a valuable "History of the Norman Conquest of England," finished in five volumes in 1876, and "The Historical Geography of Furone" (1881.) of Europe," (1881.)

Free'man, (JAMES,) an American Unitarian minister, born in Charlestown, Massachusetts, in 1759, graduated at Harvard in 1777. He became about 1782 reader at the King's Chapel, Boston, and soon after separated from the Episcopal Church. He was the first minister in the United States that openly professed to be a Unitarian; and he continued to preach in Boston for fifty years. Died in 1835.

Freeman, (THOMAS,) an English poet, born in Gloucotteshing thousand the Confined International Con

cestershire about 1590, was educated at Oxford. He

wrote numerous epigrams.

Freeman, (WILLIAM PEERE WILLIAMS,) an English admiral, born in 1742, entered the navy about 1757, and gained distinction in the American war, 1776–82. He was made an admiral about 1830. Died in 1832.

Fregoso, frà-go'so, or Fregose, frà-go'sà, (in the plural, Fregosi, frà-go'see,) a Genoese family, which in the fourteenth century gained distinction among the popular party and by their rivalry with the Adorni occasioned frequent civil wars. FREGOSO, (DOMENICO) popular party and by their rivalry with the Adorni oc-casioned frequent civil wars. Fregoso, (Domenico,) became Doge of Genoa in 1370. He conquered the isle of Cyprus, and was deposed in 1378. PIETRO was a brother of the preceding. He commanded the arma-ment which conquered Cyprus in 1373, and in 1393 was elected doge. Tommaso was elected doge in 1415. Being attacked by Alfonso of Aragon and the Duke of Milan, he made a brave resistance but was forced to retire from he made a brave resistance, but was forced to retire from Genoa in 1421. In 1436 he was again elected, and held the office until 1443. JANUS, a nephew of Tommaso, was elected doge in 1447, and died the next year. PIETRO, nephew of Tommaso, was elected in 1450, and for eight years maintained his power against Alfonso of Aragon and the Adorni. In 1458 he ceded the seigniory of Genoa to Charles VII. of France. He was killed in an attempt to expel the Frence from Genoa in 1450 PARA

in 1464 by Sforza, Duke of Milan. He was again in power from 1483 to 1488. Died in 1498. BATTISTA, a son of Pietro, was born at Genoa about 1440, elected doge in 1479, and deposed by a conspiracy in 1483. He wrote a "Life of Martin V.," and a treatise on love, "Anteros, sive De Amore." OCTAVIAN was elected doge "Anteros, sive De Amore." OCTAVIAN was elected doge in 1513, after having expelled the French. He was compelled in 1515 to cede the sovereignty of Genoa to Francis I. of France, in whose name he governed the same until 1522. In 1528 the success of Andrea Doria terminated the rivalry between the Adorno and Fregoso families. FREDERICO, a brother of Octavian, was born in Genoa about 1480. He was versed in Hebrew and other languages, and wrote, besides other works, a "Paraphrase on the Paternoster," in tersa rima, and a "Treatise on Prayer," (1542.) He became a cardinal in 1539. Died in 1541. 1539. Died in 1541.

See E. Vincens, "Histoire de Gênes;" Sismond, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Fregoso, (Antonio Fileremo,) an Italian poet, born in Genoa, of the same family as the preceding, lived at in Genoa, of the same family as the preceding, lived at the court of Milan about 1500, and enjoyed a high reputation as a poet. His principal poems are "The Laughter of Democritus and the Weeping of Heraclitus," (1506, often reprinted,) "Contest of Plutus and Irus," ("Contenzione di Pluto ed Iro,") and "La Cerva bianca," ("The White Deer," 1510.) Died about 1515.

See Ginguené, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie;" Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Trabe frace la la Experience d'Alenders de la Contraction de la Cerva d

Freher, fraer, [Lat. Frehe'Rus,] (MARQUARD,) a German historian, and a native of Augsburg, published "Ancient Bohemian Historians," "History of the Ancient Franks," and other works, which enjoy a high reputation. Died in 1614.

See Melchior Adam, "Vitæ Jurisconsultorum;" Nicépon, "Mémoires."

Freher, (PAUL,) a German biographer, born at Nuremberg in 1611. He practised medicine in that city, and compiled a mediocre work, called "Theatre of Men eminent for Learning," ("Theatrum Virorum Eruditione clarorum," 1688,) containing notices of about 2850 eminent authors and other persons. Died in 1682.

nent authors and other persons. Died in 1682.

Freherus. See Freher.

Freig, frīg, or Freige, frī'geh, [Lat. Frei'gius,]
(Johann Thomas,) a learned German writer, born at
Friburg, in Brisgau, in 1543. He became rector of the
college of Altorf in 1575. He wrote, besides other works
in Latin, a "Life of Peter Ramus," (about 1580,) and
"Rhetorica, Poetica, Logica," (1582,) and published
Cicero's Orations with notes, (3 vols., 1581,) often reprinted. Died in 1582. printed. Died in 1583. Freigius. See FREIG

Freigius. See FREIG.
Freiligrath, frī'/lig-rāt', (FERDINAND,) a celebrated
German lyric and patriotic poet, born at Detmold in
1810. In 1833 he published some poems in the "Almanac of the Muses," which were so successful that he
renounced his previous employment in a banking-house
at Amsterdam, and devoted himself to literature. After the revolution of 1848 he brought out his spirited poem entitled "The Dead to the Living," for which he was tried by the government, but was acquitted. Owing to renewed political accusations, he left Germany in 1849, renewed political accusations, ne left Germany in 1849, and settled in London. Among his best productions are his "Political and Social Poems," and "Confession of Faith," ("Glaubensbekenntniss,") which enjoy the greatest popularity among the Liberal party in Germany. Freiligrath's poetry, apart from the fervent patriotism it displays, possesses merits of a high order; and he has made several excellent translations from the English and French and French.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1845.

Freind, frend, or Friend, (JOHN,) F.R.S., an English physician, born in Northamptonshire in 1675, was an excellent classical scholar, and eminent in his profession. Genoa to Charles VII. of France. He was killed in an attempt to expel the French from Genoa in 1459. PAOLO, brother of Pietro, and Archbishop of Genoa, was an ambitious and unscrupulous priest. In 1461 he drove Prosper Adorno out of the city, and placed his own cousin, Spinetta Fregoso, in the office of doge. He caused himself to be elected in 1462, but was expelled from office works, of which the most important is his "History of the caused himself to be elected in 1462, but was expelled from office works, of which the most important is his "History of the served as army physician under the Earl of Peterborough, in Spain, in 1705-07. He was chosen Fellow for the Royal Society in 1712, and member of Parliament in 1722. In 1727 he was appointed first physician to works, of which the most important is his "History of the caused himself to be elected in 1462, but was expelled from office." Physic from the Time of Galen to the Beginning of the Sixteenth Century," (2 vols., 1726-27.) Died in 1728.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Freind, (ROBERT,) D.D., an English divine, a brother of the preceding, was born in 1667. He resided in West-minster, wrote verses in Latin and English, edited "Cicero de Oratore," (1724,) and was an opponent of Bentley in the controversy respecting the Epistles of Phalaris. He was head-master of Westminster School.

Freinsheim, frīns'hīm', [Lat. Freinshe'mius,] (Jo-HANN,) a German scholar, born at Ulm in 1608. In 1642 he was appointed professor of eloquence and political economy at Upsal, and in 1647 was created by Queen Christina her librarian and historiographer. He was honorary professor at Heidelberg when he died in 1660. He published several editions of the classics, and wrote a valuable supplement to Livy and to Quintus Curtius, with a view of restoring the lost books of those authors.

See A. FREINSHEIM, "Laudatio posthuma J. Freinshemii," 1661.

See A. FREINSHEIM. "Laudatio posthuma J. Freinshemii," 1661.

Freinshemius. See FREINSHEIM.

Freire, fra?e-rà, (FRANCISCO JOZE,) a Portuguese philologist and historian, born at Lisbon in 1713. As a member of the Academy of Arcades, he was called "Candido Lusitano." He wrote "Maxims on the Art of Oratory," and a "Life of Prince Henry of Portugal," (1758.) Died in 1773. "He contributed much," says Ferdinand Denis, "to the restoration of literature by the purity of his style." ("Nouvelle Biographie Générale.")

Freire de Andrada, fra?e-rà dà ân-dra?dã. (Ber-

Freire de Andrada, fra'e-rà da ân-dra'da, (BER-NARDIM,) a Portuguese general, born in Lisbon in 1764. He had risen to the rank of lieutenant-general when the war against Bonaparte began. In 1808 he put himself at the head of the national army which co-operated with Wellington. He was accused of treason by some footions persons and was killed by his own soldiers at factious persons, and was killed by his own soldiers at

Braga in 1809.

Freire de Andrada, (HYACINTH.) See ANDRADA,

Freire de Andrade, (or Andrada,) fRa'e-rà dà ândra'dà, (or ân-dra'dà,) (Gomez,) a Portuguese general, and an able administrator, born about 1685. He was governor of Rio Janeiro for many years, beginning in 1733. He was the hero of the poem of Basileo da Gama entitled "O Uruguay." In 1756 he defeated the Spaniards in the war of the Seven Missions. Died in 1763.

See Southey's "History of Brazil."

Freire de Andrade, (GOMEZ,) a Portuguese general, was born in Vienna in 1752. He obtained a command in the French army under Junot in 1808, served in Russia in 1812, and was governor of Dresden in 1813. Having returned to Lisbon, he was executed, on a charge of conspiracy against Marshal Beresford, in 1817. His inno-Cence was recognized several years later.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Histoire de Jean VI,
Roi de Portugal," etc., Paris, 1827.

Freire de Carvalho, fra'e-ra da kar-val'yo, (Fran-CISCO,) a Portuguese critic, who became professor of eloquence in Lisbon about 1846. He published a good edition of the "Lusiad," (1843,) and an "Essay on the Literary History of Portugal," (1845.)

Freitag. See FREYTAG.

Frelinghuysen, free/ling-hī'zen, (FREDERICK,) an American statesman, born in New Jersey in 1753. He graduated at Princeton in 1770, and served with distinction as captain at the battles of Trenton and Monmouth. He was a member of the Continental Congress of 1775, and from 1793 to 1796 was a United States Senator. Died in 1804.

Frelinghuysen, (THEODORE,) an American statesman, a son of the preceding, was born in Somerset county, New Jersey, in 1787. He graduated at Princeton College in 1804, studied law, and was admitted to the bar in 1808. In 1829 he was elected to the Senate of the United States in which he acted with the Which of the United States, in which he acted with the Whig party and took a prominent part in the debates until 1835. He became chancellor of the University of New York in 1838. In 1844 he was nominated as candidate for the Vice-Presidency of the United States by the Whig party, which also nominated Henry Clay for the Presidency; but they were not elected. He was chosen

president of Rutgers College, New Brunswick, in 1850. Died in 1862.

See T. W. CHAMBERS, "Memoir of the Life of T. Frelinghuysen," 1863, with portrait.

Frellon, fra/lon', (Jean and François,) printers of Lyons, France, who acquired distinction by the perfection of their editions of the New Testament and other

books, printed between 1530 and 1570.

Fre'mantle, (Sir Thomas Francis,) an English politician, born in 1798. He represented Buckingham in Parliament from 1827 to 1846, and acted with the Conservatives. He was secretary of war in 1844-45, and was appointed chairman of the board of customs in 1846.

Fremin, framan', (René,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1673. In 1722 Philip V. of Spain employed him to embellish with statuary his gardens and palace

of the Granja. Died in 1745.

Fréminet, frà'me'n\(\frac{1}{2}\), (Martin,) an eminent French painter, born in Paris in 1567, studied many years in Italy with such success that Henry IV. of France chose him in 1603 as his first painter, and employed him in decorating the chapel of Fontainebleau, which contains his master-pieces. He imitated the style of Michael his master-pieces. He imitated the style of Michael Angelo, and excelled in composition and perspective. Died in 1619.

See A. FÉLIBIEN, "Entretiens sur les Vies des plus célèbres Peintres,"

Fre'mont', (John Charles,) the "Pathfinder" of the Rocky Mountains, an American explorer and general, born at Savannah, Georgia, January 21, 1813, was the son of a Frenchman and a Virginian mother. He graduated at Charleston College, South Carolina, and became a professor of mathematics in the navy about 1835; but he soon resigned that position. In 1838 and 1839 he assisted Nicollet in the exploration of the upper portion of the Valley of the Mississippi. He was appointed a second lieutenant of the topographical engineers in 1838, and was ordered in 1841 to explore and survey the river Des Moines. In October of that year he married Jessie, a daughter of Senator Benton, of Missouri. Having formed a project to explore the Rocky Mountains and to open an overland route to the Pacific Ocean, he began the arduous enterprise, under the authority of the government, in May, 1842. He examined the South Pass of the Rocky Mountains, and ascended, in August, the highest peak of the Wind River Mountains, (13,570 feet above the sea,) which is now called Fremont's Peak. In the autumn of 1842 he returned to Washington, and published a report of his discoveries, which was commended by Humboldt in his "Aspects of Nature."

In the summer of 1843 he conducted another expedi-tion up the valley of the Platte and through the South Pass, explored Great Salt Lake, and made important discoveries in geography. He arrived in November at Fort Vancouver, near the mouth of the Columbia River, and in the ensuing winter attempted to return by a more southern route; but his progress was arrested by deep snows, and his party suffered severely from hunger and cold. Having changed his course, he reached the Sacramento River in March, 1844, and, returning through the Great Basin and the South Pass, arrived at Kansas in July of that year. The daring and fortitude exhibited in this expedition among hostile savages and inhospitable deserts have hardly been surpassed in the records of human adventure. Soon after his return he was promoted to the rank of captain, and prepared a report of his second expedition. In the spring of 1845 he conducted a third expedition to explore the Sierra Nevada. ducted a third expedition, to explore the Sierra Nevada, Monterey in March, 1846, defended himself with success, was raised to the rank of lieutenant-colonel in May, and was appointed Governor of California by Commodore Stockton, whose authority was disputed by General Kearney. Fremont, however, continued to recognize Commodore Stockton as his superior, and was arrested by General Kearney, who ordered him to report to the adjutant-general at Washington. He was tried by a courtmartial, and found guilty of mutiny and disobedience, for which he was pardoned by the President; but he declined the pardon, and resigned his commission.

In 1848 Fremont attempted, at his own expense, another expedition across the continent, through the northern part of Mexico; but, the guide having lost his way, the party, after undergoing incredible sufferings, in which about one-third of their number perished, were compelled to return to Santa Fe, whence they had started.

In 1849 he settled in California, where he had purchased a large auriferous tract called the Mariposa estate. He exerted his influence to make California a free State, and was one of the Senators chosen to represent that State in the Federal Senate in 1850. His term in the Senate expired in March, 1851. For his services as an explorer he received, in 1850, a gold medal from the King of Prussia, and another from the Royal Geo-graphical Society of London. In 1853 he conducted, at his own expense, an exploring party to the Pacific, and succeeded in finding a new route about latitude 38° north. He was nominated as candidate for the Presidency by the Republican National Convention in June, 1856, as the competitor of the Democratic candidate, James Buchanan. Colonel Fremont received one hundred and fourteen electoral votes, cast by eleven States, against one hundred and seventy-four votes given to his opponent.

In May, 1861, he was appointed a major-general of the regular army, and commander of the department of Missouri, or Western district. In August he issued an order for the emancipation of the slaves of those who should take arms against the United States; but this act was disapproved and annulled by the President, who considered it premature. Moving his army from the Missouri River, he pursued the enemy, who retired south westward. He had just overtaken the army of insurgents at Springfield, when he was removed from the command, November 2, 1861. In March, 1862, he was appointed to the command of the Mountain department, including parts of Virginia, Kentucky, and Tennessee. About the 1st of June he began to pursue General Jackson, (Stonewall,) who, after chasing General Banks down the Shenandoah Valley to the Potomac, was retiring towards Harrison-burg. General Fremont attacked the enemy on the 8th of June, 1862, at Cross Keys, where he fought an indecisive battle. He was then recalled from the pursuit of General Jackson, and he resigned his command about the end of June, because he was not willing to serve under General Pope, his junior or inferior in rank. In 1877 he was appointed Governor of Arizona.

See John Bigglow, "Life of John C. Frémont," 1856; C. W. Upham, "Life and Explorations of J. C. Frémont," 1856.

Frémont d'Ablancourt, frâ'môn' dat'blôn'koor', (Nicolas,) a French Protestant, born in Paris about 1625, was a nephew of Perrot d'Ablancourt. By the influence of Turenne he was appointed ambassador to Portugal in 1663. When the edict of Nantes was revoked, in 1685, he was obliged to leave France, and retired to Holland, where the Prince of Orange appointed him hierotrographer. He words besides a few other him historiographer. He wrote, besides a few other works, "Memoirs in relation to the History of Portugal," (from 1659 to 1668, published in 1701.) Died in 1693.

See HAAG, "La France protestante."

Frémy, fra'me', (ARNOULD,) a French littérateur, born

in 1809, has written some works of fiction.

Frémy, (EDMOND,) a French chemist, born in Paris in 1814. He was a favourite pupil of M. Pelouze, whom he aided as assistant professor in the Polytechnic School. He afterwards succeeded M. Pelouze as professor, and succeeded Gay-Lussac in the Museum of Natural Hisworks, entitled "General Treatise on Chemistry," (6 vols., 1844-57,) and an "Abridgment (Abrégé) of Chemistry," See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

French, (SAMUEL G.,) an American officer in the Confederate army, born in New Jersey, was made a brigadier-general in 1861.

French, (WILLIAM HENRY,) an American officer, born in Maryland about 1818, served in the Mexican war, and in 1861 became a brigadier-general of volunteers in the Union army.

Frend, (WILLIAM,) an English writer on astronomy, political economy, etc., born at Canterbury in 1757. He was rector of Madingley, but, having adopted Socialian opinions, he resigned that living in 1787. Among his works is "Evening Amusements on the Beauties of the

Heavens," issued annually, (1804–22.) Died in 1841.

Freneau, fre'nō', (Philip,) an American poet and journalist, of French descent, born at New York in 1752. He wrote, during the Revolution, many satirical and burlesque poems against the Tories. Some of these were very popular. He performed many voyages as a captain of a merchant-vessel between 1784 and 1789, and again after 1798. About 1790 he became translating clerk to Jefferson, (then secretary of state,) and editor of the "National Gazette," published at Philadelphia and notorious for virulent articles against the administra-tion of Washington. Died near Freehold, New Jersey, in December, 1832.

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America;" Duvckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.

Frénicle, frà'nèk'l', (NICOLAS,) a minor French poet, born in Paris in 1600, wrote "Niobe, a Tragedy," and other poems. Died in 1661.

Frénicle de Bessy, frà'nèk'l' deh bà'se', (BERNARD,) a skilful French mathematician, brother of the preceding. He excelled in solving difficult questions without the use of algebra, so that Fermat, Descartes, and others confessed his superiority. His modus operandi was kept secret until his death, when it was ascertained by his papers to be the "method of exclusion." He was admitted to the Academy of Sciences in 1666. He wrote a "Treatise on Right-Angled Triangles in Numbers," and other works. Died in 1675.

Frenzel or Frentzel, (JOHANN,) a German poet, born at Annaberg in 1609. He was professor of poetry

at Leipsic. Died in 1674.

Freppel, (CHARLES EMILE,) Bishop of Angers, was born at Obernai in 1827. He represents Brest in the chamber of deputies, and has published numerous works.

Frere, (Right Hon. John Hookman,) of Norfolk. England, was born in 1769, and entered Parliament in 1796. He was ambassador to Spain in 1808, and performed other diplomatic services. He was one of the founders of the "London Quarterly Review," and acquired distinction as a poet by a humorous work, entitled "Prospectus and Specimen of an Intended National Work by William and Robert Whistlecraft, etc., relating to King Arthur and his Round Table." His translation of a Saxon poem on the victory of Athelstan at Brunnen-burgh was much admired Died at Malta in 1846.

Frère, (PIERRE ÉDOUARD,) a French painter, a pupil of Paul Delaroche, was born in Paris in 1819. His subjects are familar domestic scenes.

Frere, (HENRY BARTLE EDWARD,) Sir, a son of

John Hookham Frere, was born in 1815. He entered the Indian civil service and was granted the K.C.B. for his services during the Indian mutiny; in 1862 he became governor of Bombay. He was sent on a special mission to Zanzibar in 1872, accompanied the Prince of Wales to India in 1875, and in 1877 was appointed governor at the Cape, whence he was recalled in 1880. He was a member of the India council and president of

IS44-57,) and an "Abridgment (Abrigé) of Chemistry."
See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

French, (John.) an English physician, born in 1616, attended professionally the parliamentary army under Fairfax. He wrote the "Art of Distillation," and the "Yorkshire Spaw." Died in 1657.

French, (Nicholas,) an Irish Roman Catholic bishop, born at Wexford in 1604. He was appointed Bishop of Ferns in 1643, soon after which date he went as an exile to the continent. He published, besides other works, "The Unkind Deserter of Loyal Men," (1676,) directed against Ormond. Died in 1678.

He was a member of the India council and president of the Royal Geographical Society. He published several lectures and pamphlets. Died in 1884.

Frerés, (Theodore,) a Dutch painter, born at Enckhuysen in 1643, studied at Rome. He worked for some time at Amsterdam. Died at sea in 1693.

Fréret, (NICOLAS,) an eminent French historical critic and savant, born in Paris, February 15, 1688. About 1714 he wrote a "Discourse on the Origin of the French," which was much admired, but procured for him a short confinement in the Bastille. He appears to have been actuated by a disinterested zeal for

the honour of the Academy, for which he wrote a multi-tude of profound dissertations on ancient history and chronology, in one of which he explodes the fabulous antiquity of the Chinese. Among his principal works are a "Treatise on the Origin of the Greeks," "Observations on the Cyropædia of Xenophon," and "Historical Researches respecting the Ancient Peoples of Asia." He was perpetual secretary of the Academy of Inscriptions and Belles-Lettres. Died in Paris in March, 1749.

He is considered the greatest of French historical critics.

See Bougainville, "Éloge de Fréret;" Champollion-Figha,
"Vie de Fréret;" prefixed to a new edition of his works. The first
volume of this edition was published in 1825. See, also, "Nouvelle
Biographie Générale."

Frerichs, fra'riks, (Friedrich Theodor,) a German physician, born at Aurich, in Hanover, in 1819. He became professor of pathology and therapeutics at Breslau about 1852. He wrote, besides other able works, a "Treatise on Diseases of the Liver," (1859.)

Fréron, fik'rôn', (Élie Catherine,) a distinguished French critic and littérateur, born at Quimper in 1719, assisted Descontaines for several vears in his critical re-

assisted Desfontaines for several years in his critical reviews. From 1749 to 1754 he issued a spirited literary periodical, styled "Letters on Certain Contemporary Writings." From 1754 until his death he edited the "Literary Year," and acquired much notoriety by his attacks on Voltaire and the Encyclopedists, who retorted with great aspecific. His edge of the bettle of England. with great asperity. His ode on the battle of Fontenoy (1745) was admired. He wrote many other works. Died in 1776.

See Grimm, "Correspondance littéraire;" C. NISARD, "Les Ennemis de Voltaire," 1853.

Fréron, (Louis Stanislas,) son of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1765. He was a violent Jacobin, edited a paper called the "Orator of the People," voted for the death of the king in the Convention, and took an official and prominent part in the massacres at Marseilles and Toulon. He promoted the fall of Robespierre in 1794, and was appointed sub-prefect in Saint Domingo, where he died, soon after his arrival, in 1802.

See LAMARTINE'S "History of the Girondists."

Frescobaldi, fres-ko-bal'dee, (GIROLAMO,) a renowned Italian organist and composer, born at Ferrara, probably about 1588. He became organist of St. Peter's in Rome. He displayed a rich imagination as a composer of canzoni, toccatas, etc. He is regarded as the father of that style of organ-music which we usually call "voluntaries." Died about 1654.

See Hawkins, "History of Music;" Fris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Fresenius, frà-zā'ne-us, (Johann Friedrich,) a German theologian, born in 1717; died in 1783. See F. A. Fresenius, "Lebenslauf, etc. J. F. Fresenii," 1789

Fresia, frā'se-å, or frà'ze'å', (MAURICE IGNACE,) BA-RON, a general in the French army, was born at Saluzzo, in Piedmont, in 1746. He was appointed Governor of Venice, and commandant of the Illyrian provinces, about

Venice, and commandant of the Illyrian provinces, about 1810. Died in Paris in 1827.

Fresnaye, de la, deh lä frå'nå', (Jean Vauquelin—vök'lån',) a mediocre French poet, father of Desyveteaux, born in Normandy in 1536; died in 1606.

Fresne. See Dufresne and Du Cange.

Fresne, från, (François Ébaudy—à'bō'de',) a French economist, born at Langres in 1743, published a "Treatise on Agriculture," (3 vols., 1788,) and proposed the saving-fund for servants, and other means of economy which have since heen adonted. Died in 1817. omy which have since been adopted. Died in 1815,

omy which have since been adopted. Died in 1815. Fresnel, frá'nêl', (AUGUSTIN JEAN,) a celebrated French geometer and optician, born at Broglie (Eure) on the 10th of May, 1788, was the son of an architect. He studied in the École Polytechnique, and passed thence into the École des Ponts et Chaussées, which he quitted with the title of engineer. He began to experiment on the theory of light about 1815, and received a prize from the Academy of Sciences for his treatise "On the Diffraction of Light" in 1819. In 1823 he was elected a member of the Academy of Sciences. He wrote several memoirs on polarization and double refraction, which were inserted in the "Annales de Physique et Chimie," (1816–25.) He performed for physical optics what New-(1816-25.) He performed for physical optics what Newton did for astronomy. His experiments tend to prove

the truth of the theory that light consists in the vibra-tions of an elastic medium. His theory of double refrac-tion and polarization is called one of the finest efforts He made the first successful application of of genius. lenses to the lamps of light-houses, and invented the illuminating apparatus which is used throughout the civilized world. He was chosen in 1825 a Fellow of the Royal Society of London, which in 1827 awarded to him the Rumford medal. When on his death-bed, this medal was presented to him by his friend Arago, to whom he said, "I thank you for performing this mission, which must have been a painful duty; for the brightest badge of honour appears dim and insignificant to him who must

See Arago's "Éloge de Fresnel," in the "Œuvres complètes" (of Arago,) tome i.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle," (Supplément.)

Fresnel, (FULGENCE,) a French Orientalist, born at Mathieu (Calvados) in 1795; died at Bagdâd in 1855.

Fresnoy. See Dufresnoy, (Charles Alphonse.)
Fresnoy, (Lenglet du.) See Lenglet.
Fresny. See Dufresny.

Fresny. Sec Dufresny. Fresse-Montval, fres'mon'väl', (Henri François ALPHONSE,) a French littérateur, born at Perpignan in 1795, wrote a "Manual of Latin Composition," and made a translation of Pindar's works into French verse, which

gained a prize of the French Academy in 1851.

Fressinet, fra/se'na/, (PHILIBERT,) a French general, born in Burgundy in 1769. In 1813, for his conduct at the battle of Lutzen, he obtained the rank of general of

division. Died in 1821.

Fréteau de Saint-Just, fra'to' deh san'zhüst', (EM-MANUEL MARIE MICHEL PHILIPPE,) a French lawyer, born in 1745. He was elected in 1789 to the States-General, and was a moderate partisan of the Revolu-Assembly, and a judge of one of the courts in Paris.

He was one of the presidents of the Constituent Assembly, and a judge of one of the courts in Paris.

He was executed by the terrorists in 1794.

Freudenberger, froi'den-bêr/Ger, (SIGISMOND,) a

Swiss painter and engraver, born in 1745; died in 1801. Freudweiler, froid of 'er, (Daniel,) a Swiss painter,

born in 1793; died in 1827.

Freund, froint, (WILHELM,) a German lexicographer, of Jewish extraction, born at Kempen, in the province of Posen, in 1806. His "Dictionary of the Latin Language" (4 vols., 1834) enjoys a high reputation. He also published a Latin-German, Latin-Greek Dictionary for Schools, (1848.)

See FRONDSBERG. Freundsberg.

Freundweiler, froint'\(\tilde{n}'\) [er, or Freundweiler, froint'\(\tilde{n}'\) [er, or Freundweiler, froint'\(\tilde{n}'\) [er, or Freudweiler, froint

became secretary to Loyola at Rome. Died in 1556.

Frey, frī, or Freyr, frīr, [sometimes written in Latin

FRIC'CO; etymology the same as that of FREYIA, which see,*] the son of Njörd, and the brother of Freyia. He presides over rain and sunshine and the fruits of the earth. His attributes correspond to those both of Frigga and Freyia. As the god of fertility, he resembles the former; as the god of pleasure and love, he is the counterpart of the latter. We are told that he was (like Freyia) beloved by all, both gods and men. He had two remarkable gifts presented him by Loki,—the ship Skidbladnir, which would always have a fair wind whenever the sails were set, and was so capacious that it could contain all the gods, with their weapons and armour, and yet could be folded up like a cloth and carried in one's pocket; and the boar named Gullinbursti, ("golden bristles,") which he could drive on the air and sea and which could travel

^{*} Supposing the etymology given under Freyla to be the true one, Frey is simply the masculine form of Freyla,—the masculine of priyâ being priyâ, or (as the final short a is often dropped) simply priy,—and signifies, like Freyla, "beloved," "dear." The Latin name Fricco goes to establish Frey's relationship with Frigga, and to confirm the view that Freyla and Frigga were originally one name, since nothing is more common than for g and y to interchange, as shown in such examples as "Day," Anglo-Saxon Dag, German Tag; "Way," Anglo-Saxon and German Weg, etc.
† As Frigga was the goddess of marriage, so Frey was the god of marriage; for on such occasions, as Adam of Bremen tells us, the old Danes used to sacrifice to Frey.

far more swiftly than any horse. The wife of Frey was Gerda, (ger'da,) or Gerd, (gerd,) the daughter of a giant named Gymir. It is related that one day Frey ascended Odin's throne Hlidskialf, whence he could view all the regions of the world. Towards the north he saw a magnificent palace, out of which came a woman whose beauty was so resplendent that it illumined the whole world. As a just punishment for his presumption in ascending the seat of the father of the gods, Frey was so deeply smitten with love that he could neither drink, speak, nor sleep. Thereupon Njörd sent Skirmir, Frey's attendant, to inquire the cause of his distress. When attendant, to inquire the cause of his distress. When Skirmir learned it, he promised that if his master would give him his sword he would obtain for him the beau iful maiden, whose name was Gerda. In this undertaking he encountered great difficulties, but was at last successful. But Frey had parted with his good sword, which will prove a very serious loss at Ragnaröck, when the great battle will be fought between the Æsir and their ene-

See Thorpe's "Northern Mythology," vol. i.; Keyser's "Religion of the Northmen;" Maller's "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii., Fable XIX.; Petersen's "Nordisk Mythologi."

Frey, frī, (Jean Cécile,) a Swiss philologist and physician, born at Kaiserstühl about 1580, taught philosophy in a college of Paris. He wrote, besides other works in Latin, "The Philosophy of the Druids," works in Latin, "The (1625.) Died in 1631.

See Nickron, "Mémoires."

Frey, (JEAN LOUIS,) a Swiss philologist and Orientalist, born at Bâle in 1682. He was appointed professor of history and theology in the Academy of Berne in 1711. He also distinguished himself by great knowledge and critical sagacity in theology, history, and philosophy, and wrote several works. Died in 1759.

See J. C. Beck, "De Vita et Meritis Philologi J. L. Frey," 1760.

Frey, (JOHANN JAKOB,) an excellent Swiss engraver, born at Lucerne in 1681, studied under Carlo Maratta, and worked mostly in Rome. He engraved a large number of the master-pieces of the Italian painters, reproducing with great fidelity the characteristic style of each master, and was perhaps the most excellent engraver of his time. Died in 1752. Among his works are "Bacchus and Ariadne" and "The Chariot of Aurora," after Guido; and "The Holy Family," after Raphael.

Freyberg, (MAXIMILIAN PROKOP,) BARON, born at Freising in 1789, was appointed by Louis I. of Bavaria keeper of the archives at Munich. Besides legal treatises, he published several works relating to Bavarian history. Died in 1851.

Freycinet, de, (LOUIS CLAUDE Desaulses,) a French navigator, born at Montélinartin 1779. He commanded several scientific expeditions and wrote part of the "Voyage around the World." Died in 1842.

Freycinet, (CHARLES LOUIS de Saulces de,) a French statesman and engineer, born in 1828. He was educated at the Polytechnic S hool as an engineer, and was afterwards employed by the government and by the railway companies in that capacity. He was also appointed to several civil offices, among which was that of prefect of Tarn-et-Garonne (1870.) He was elected a senator in 1876, and was minister of public works in the Dufaure and Waddington ministries, 1877-79. At the last-mentioned date he became president of the council and minister of foreign affairs, but resigned in September, He succeeded Gambetta as prime minister of France in 1882, but resigned in the following August. He is the author of several works on mechanics, and was elected to the Academy of Sciences in 1878.

Freyla or Freyja, fri'yā, written also Freya, [probably allied to the Sanscrit priyā, signifying "dear," "beloved," and, as a substantive, a "wife:" compare the Swedish fria or frija, to "make love," to "seek in marriage,"] the goddess of love, the Venus of the Norse mythology. She is also called VAN'ADIS, or the "Vanir goddess," She is said to be the daughter of Njörd, the god of the air. (See VANIR.) She was married to Oder, (or Odur,) who afterwards left her and wandered for away. During his absence she weens for him, shedfar away. During his absence she weeps for him, shed-

ding golden tears. Matthew Arnold, in his beautiful poem entitled "Balder Dead," speaks thus of Freya:

"And Freya next came nigh, with golden tears,
The loveliest goddess she in heaven, by all
Most honoured after Frea, Odin's wife;
Her long ago the wandering Oder took
To mate, but left her to roam in distant lands;
Since then she seeks him, and weeps tears of gold:
Names hath she many; Vanadis on earth
They call her; Freya is her name in heaven."

One-half of the heroes who fell in battle belonged, it is said, to Freyia: hence she was sometimes called Valis said, to Freyla: hence she was sometimes called Val-freyla, (i.e. the "Freyla of the fallen,") in the same man-ner that Odin was styled Valföör, (or Valfaðir,) or the "father of the slain." This is thus explained by some writers: Many warriors are impelled chiefly by their own fiery courage; these, falling in battle, belong to Odin, the god of courage: others, like the knights of the middle ages, seek to obtain by their prowess the admiration and favour of the other sex; these are the votaries of Frevia the goddess of love and gallantry votaries of Freyia, the goddess of love and gallantry, and, when they fall in battle, belong especially to her.

Most etymologists agree that Freyia and Frigga were originally the same name. We may conjecture that among a simple and comparatively virtuous people the same power would preside over love and marriage, but that in a later and more corrupt age those offices which originally belonged to one became divided, as among the Greeks and Romans, between two distinct and indethe Greeks and Romans, between two distinct and independent deities. (See FREY.) There can scarcely be a reasonable question but that *Friday* signifies "Freyia's day;" though some suppose it to be "Frigga's day;" it was called in the Latin of the middle ages *Veneris dies*, ("Venus's day,") whence the French *Vendredi*. See THORRE'S "Northern Mythology," vol. i.; "Religion of the Northmen," by Rudolph Keyser, translated by Barclay Pennock; Mallet's "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii., Fable XVIII.

Frequinchausen, for Jing, how, ven. (Lohann Angel

Freylinghausen, frī/ling-how/zen, (Johann Anas-TAS or Anastasius.) a German theologian and writer, born at Gandersheim in 1670. He became the colleague of the philanthropist A. H. Francke at Halle. Died in 1738.

Freyre. See FREIRE.

Freyre, frage-ra, (Don Manoel,) a Spanish general, born at Osuna, in Andalusia, in 1765. He commanded the cavalry at Ocaña, where the Spaniards were defeated by the French, in 1809, and obtained the chief command of a corps in Murcia and Granada in 1810 or 1811. In 1813 he succeeded Castaños as general of the Spanish forces under Wellington. He was selected to Spanish forces under Wellington. He was selected to command the royal army at the beginning of the revolution of 1820. After the king had, in March, 1820, sworn to restore the constitution of 1812, Freyre was deprived of the command. Died in 1834.

See "Defensa del General Manoel Freyre."

Freytag, fRī'tāg, (FRIEDRICH GOTTHILF,) a German professor and classical scholar, born in 1687; died in 1761.

Freytag, (FRIEDRICH GOTTHILF,) a German bibliographer, son of the preceding, was born at Pforta in 1723. He was a lawyer and burgomaster of Naumburg, and published several works, among which is "Analecta literaria de Libris rarioribus," (1751.) Died in 1776.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie,"

Freytag, (Georg Wilhelm Friedrich,) a distinguished German philologist, born at Lüneburg in 1788, devoted himself to the study of the Arabic, Persian, and Turkish languages in Paris. Among his principal works are a "Lexicon Arabico-Latinum," (1830,) and "Arabum Proverbia," ("Proverbs of the Arabs.") He became professor of Oriental literature at Bonn in 1819. Died in November, 1861.

Freytag, (Gustav.), a popular German dramatist and novelist, born at Kreuzburg, in Silesia, in 1816. He produced, besides other dramas, "Count Waldemar," (1847,) and the "Journalists," (1854,) a comedy, which is commended. His novel entitled "Soll und Haben" (3

vols., 1855) was very successful.

Freytag, (Johann,) a German physician, born at Wesel in 1581. He was for many years first physician to the Prince-Bishop of Osnabrück, and became professor at Groningen in 1631. He wrote, besides other medical works, "Noctes Medicæ," (1616.) Died in 1641.

Frézier, frà'ze-à', (AMÉDÉE FRANÇOIS,) a French military engineer, was born at Chambéry in 1682. He published, in 1706, a "Treatise on Fire-Works," which was much esteemed. Having been sent on a mission to Peru and Chili in 1712, he wrote a "Voyage to the South Sea and the Coasts of Chili and Peru," (1716,) which was often reprinted. He was chief engineer of the fortifications constructed in Rijitanya after 1740, and wrote tifications constructed in Brittany after 1740, and wrote several other works. Died in 1773. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

an Italian poet, born in Umbria, became Bishop of Foligno in 1403. He wrote, in initiation of Dante, an allegorical poem called "Il Quadriregio," or poem of four kingdoms, which had great temporary success. It was first printed in 1481. Died in 1416.

Frezzolini, frêt-so-lee'nee, (Erminia Nencini—nên-chee'nee,) a popular Italian vocalist, distinguished for dramatic power and a soprano voice of great com-Frezzi da Foligno, frêt'see dâ fo-lên'yo, (FEDERIGO,)

for dramatic power and a soprano voice of great compass, was born at Viterbo in 1820. After she had performed in London and Paris, she visited the United

States in 1857.

Friant, fre'on', (Louis,) a French general, born in Picardy in 1758. He became a brigadier-general in 1794. After he had served several campaigns on the Rhine and in Italy, he accompanied Bonaparte in 1798 to Egypt, where he signalized his courage and was promoted to the rank of a general of division. He succeeded Desaix when the latter departed from Upper Egypt. He was wounded at Austerlitz, (1805,) and contributed to the victories of Jena and Wagram. In 1812 he made the campaign of Russia as commander of the grenadiers of the Imperial guard. After Napoleon's return from Elba, Friant was made a peer, and was severely wounded at Waterloo. Died in 1829. See THIERS, "Histoire du Consulat et de l'Empire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Frias, de, dà free'as, (DAMAS?) a Spanish poet, supposed to have lived about 1500, left a poem called the "Retreat of Silvia," and a few songs. Spanish critics rank him as one of the most agreeable lyric poets of his time.

Friche. See DUFRISCHE.

Frick, frik, (Alerecht,) a learned German professor, born at Ulm in 1714; died in 1776.

Friedemann, free'deh-man', (FRIEDRICH TRAUGOTT,) a German teacher, philologist, and writer of educations of the control of the cational works, was born at Stolpen, in Saxony, in 1793; died after 1852.

Friederich, free'deh-rik', or Frédéric, fra'da'rèk', (ANDRÉ,) a skilful French sculptor, born at Ribeau-villé (Haut-Rhin) in 1798. He studied at Dresden, Paris, and Rome, and settled at Strasbourg about 1826. Among his works are a granite monument to Turenne at Sulzbach, (1828,) and a bas-relief of the baptism of

Briedland, (VALENTIN,) a learned German teacher, born in 1490, was surnamed TROTZENDORFF, from his bi-th-place in Upper Lusatia. Having visited Wittenberg i 1518, he acquired the friendship of Luther and Melauchthon. In 1531 he became rector of the academy at Goldberg, which, under his care, obtained the highest

popularity and success. Died in 1556.

Friedlander, (MICHAEL) a learned Hebraist and commentator, born in Prussia in 1883. He has been pii cipal of the Jews' College in London since 1865.

Friedrich, (KASPAR DAVID) a German painter,

born at Greifswalde in 1774; died in 1840.

Fries, freess, (Bernhard,) a German painter, born at Heidelberg in 1820, studied in Rome. He worked at his native place after 1852, and painted landscapes with success. Among his works are "The Rocks of Nemi," and the "Valley of the Neckar."

Fries (Breess, (Breess, Christ) an eminent Swedish betanist

Fries, freess, (ELIAS,) an eminent Swedish botanist and orator, born in Wexiö in 1794. He became professor of practical economy at Upsal in 1834, and introduced the natural system of botany into Sweden. He represented the University of Upsal in the Diet several represented the University of Upsal in the Diet several years, and gained distinction as an orator. In 1851 he was chosen professor of botany at Upsal. Among his numerous and able works are a "Flora of Holland," of Massena's corps. Died in 1840.

(1817,) "Systema Mycologicum," (3 vols., 1821-29,) "Systema Orbis Vegetabilis," (a System of Botany according to the natural method, 1825,) and "Flora Scanica," (1835.) He is one of the eighteen members of the Academy of Stockholm.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Fries, (ERNST,) a German landscape-painter, born at Heidelberg in 1801, was appointed in 1831 court painter at Carlsruhe, where he died in 1833. His productions are of great merit, and resemble the landscapes of Pous-He was a brother of Bernhard, noticed above.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Fries, frees, [Lat. Fri'sius,] (Henry,) a Swiss professor of eloquence, lived at Zurich. He wrote "On the Seat of the Rational Soul," ("De Sede Animæ rationalis.") Died in 1718.

Fries, (JAKOB FRIEDRICH,) a German philosopher,

born at Barby in 1773. He became in 1805 professor of philosophy and elementary mathematics at Heidelberg. He was the author of a "System of Logic," (1811,) "System of Philosophy as an Evident Science," (1804,) and other works, in which he favours the doctrines of Kant. He was professor of physics at Jena from 1816 to 1843. Died in 1843.

See Kloffleisch, "Rede am Grabe des Herrn J. F. Fries," 1843; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fries, [Lat. FRI'SIUS,] (JOHN,) an eminent Swiss philologist, born at Gryffensee in 1505, was an intimate friend of Conrad Gesner. He was chosen professor of triend of Conrad Gesner. He was chosen professor of languages at Zurich about 1537, and gave a great impulse to the study of Oriental languages. His most important work is a "Latin-German Dictionary," (1541.) He also produced a Latin translation of Hesiod, (1548,) and several original works. Died in 1565.

His son John James, born at Zurich in 1547, was professor of theology in that city. He published "Chronological Library of the Classic Philosophers," ("Bibliothera Philosopherm Classicorum Chronologica" 1102.)

theca Philosophorum Classicorum Chronologica," 1592,)

a work of some value. Died in 1611.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie," which contains notices of both the father and the son.

Friese, free'zeh, (MARTIN,) a Danish theological writer, born at Ripen in 1688; died in 1750.

Frig'ga or Frigg, written also Friga, Frea, and Friia, (probably of the same etymology as FREYIA and FREY, which we have the same friese from the same of the same etymology as FREYIA and FREY, which we have the same etymology as FREYIA and FREY (probably of the same etymology as FREYIA and FREY, which see,) the daughter of Fjörgyn, and wife of Odin. She is called "the Mother of the Gods," (Æsir,) and the chief goddess, in the Norse mythology. Like Juno, she was the goddess of marriage. Her habitation is called Fensalir, (or Fensaler; pronounced fên-sâ'ler.) She is generally regarded as a personification of the earth or of the productive power of the earth, and in this respect nearly corresponding to the Ceres of the Romans and the Demeter (i.e. "Mother Earth") of the Greeks.

See Mallet, "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii. chap. vi.; Thorpe, Northern Mythology," vol. i.; Petersen, "Nordisk Mythologi."

Frigimelica, fre-je-mêl'e-kã, (Francesco,) a distinguished Italian physician, born at Padua in 1491. He became physician to Pope Julius III. in 1555. Died in

1559. **Friis**, frees, (Johan,) a Danish statesman, born in 1494, became a disciple of Luther, whom he met at Wittenberg. He was chancellor under Christian III. Died

in 1570.

Frimont, de, deh fre'mon', (Johann Philipp,)
Count, an Austrian general, and Prince of Antrodocco,
was born in Lorraine or Belgium about 1756. He
commanded a corps which invaded France in 1814. He conducted a successful campaign in Italy in 1815, and forced the French to evacuate Savoy. Charged with the execution of the decrees of the Congress of Laybach in 1821, he marched to Naples and quelled an insurrection of the Liberal party. He was appointed president of the council of war at Vienna a short time before his death, which occurred in December, 1831.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Frisch, frish, (Jodocus (or Josse) Leopold,) a naturalist and theologian, son of Johann L. Frisch, noticed below, was born in Berlin in 1714. He published several treatises on zoology, etc. Died in 1787.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Frisch, (JOHANN LEONHARD,) a German philologist and naturalist, born at Sulzbach in 1666. He settled in Berlin about 1700, and was admitted into the Academy of Sciences in 1706. He was afterwards rector of a gymnasium in Berlin, and displayed great erudition in numerous works. His "German-Latin Dictionary" (1741) was the most complete and learned that had appeared in Germany. He wrote a good "Description of all the Insects of Germany," (13 parts, 1720–38,) and a work on German Ornithology, (1735–65.) Died in 1743.

See J. J. WIPPEL, "Das Leben, etc. Johann Leonhard Frisch," 1744; ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Frisch, (JOHANN LEONHARD,) a German philosopher,

Frisch, (Johann Leonhard,) a German philosopher, born in Berlin in 1737; died in 1795.

Frische, du, dii fikesh, (Jacques,) a learned French Benedictine, born in Normandy in 1640. He published, with Lenourry, an excellent edition of Saint Ambrose's works, (1686–90.) Died in 1693.

Frischlin, firsh-leen', (NICODEMUS,) a Latin poet and satirist, born at Balingen, in Würtemberg, in 1547. Having offended the Duke of Würtemberg, he was imprisoned in a fortress, and, after a confinement of several months, was killed in attempting to escape, in 1590. He was the author of satires, epigrams, and elegies, written in elegant Latin, and paraphrases on Virgil's "Bucolics" and "Georgics." For his comedy entitled "Rebecca" he was created by Maximilian II. poet-laureate and count palatine. poet-laureate and count palatine.

See "Nicodemus Frischlinus redivivus," by his brother, 1599; LANGE, "Frischlinus Vita fama et Scriptis memorabilis," 1727; D. F. STRAUSS, "Leben und Schriften des N. Frischlin," 1856; Mel-CHIOR ADAM, "Vitæ Philosophorum."

Frischmuth, frish'nioot, (Johann,) a German Orientalist and theologian, born in Franconia in 1619, became professor of Hebrew and Greek at Jena in 1654. He wrote many philologico-theological treatises, among which are "On Tithes," ("De Decimis,") and "On Sacrifices." Died in 1687.

See JÖCHER, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Frisi, free'see, (PAOLO,) a celebrated Italian mathematician and philosopher, born at Milan in April, 1728. He entered at the age of fifteen the monastery of the Barnabites, where, with little or no aid except that of books, he made great progress in geometry. In 1750 he wrote an able treatise "On the Figure of the Earth," which established his reputation and procured for him a chair of philosophy at Milan. From 1756 to 1764 he was professor in the University of Pisa. During this period he published a treatise on "Electricity," and a prize essay "On the Diurnal Motion of the Earth." About 1757 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society of London, and afterwards a member of the Academies of Saint Petersburg, Paris, and Berlin. In 1764 he accepted a chair of matheratis, and bethin. In 1704 he accepted a chair of mathematics in Milan, and received a pension of one hundred sequins from Maria Theresa of Austria. He published (in Latin) in 1774 his greatest work, "Physical and Mathematical Cosmography," (2 vols. 4to.) He wrote also on "Universal Gravity," Mechanics, Architecture, Analytic Geometry, etc. Died in 1784. His brother Philip was Podesta of Ravenna, and author of an able work on public law. public law.

See Count Verri, "Memorie appartenenti alla Vita, etc. del Paolo Frisi," Milan, 1787; F. Jacquier, "Elogio academico del Signor Abate Frisi."

Frisius. See FRIES, (JOHN and HENRY.)
Frith or Friyth, frith, (JOHN,) an English Reformer, born at Sevenoaks, in Kent. He had a controversy with Sir Thomas More, and was imprisoned in the Tower for his religion. Having refused to renounce his principles, he was burnt at Smithfield in 1553. He left several works on theology.

See Fox, "Acts and Monuments."

Frith, (WILLIAM POWELL,) a skilful English historical painter, born at Harrogate, in Yorkshire, in 1819 or 1820, was a student of the Royal Academy. He painted scenes from Shakspeare, Scott, Goldsmith, and Molière with

success, and was elected Royal Academician in 1853. His colour is brilliant, and his style adapted to the general taste of the people, if not to that of critics and artists. Among his works are "The Village Pastor," (1845.) "Coming of Age," (1849.) "Life at the Sea-Side," (1854.) "The Derby Day," (1858.) "Before Dinner at Boswell's Lodgings in Bond Street, 1769," (1868.) and "Honeymooning in Switzerland," (1883.)

Frit'i-gern, King of the Visigoths, crossed the Danube and established himself in Mosia. He defeated the emperor Valens at Advianople in 278 Ap. Died

the emperor Valens at Adrianople in 378 A.D. Died

about 392.

Fritz, frîts, (SAMUEL,) a Jesuit missionary, born in
Bohemia in 1650. He laboured about forty years on the Upper Amazon, where he is said to have converted many thousand natives. He was skilful in several useful arts, and made a valuable chart of the river Amazon. Died in South America in 1730.

Fritzsche, fråt'sheh, (Christian Friedrich,) a German theologian, born at Naundorf in 1776. He became in 1830 professor of theology at Halle. He wrote "Lectures on the Communion," and other religious treatises. Died in 1850.

Fritzsche, (Franz Volkmar—folk'mar,) a German scholar and critic, a son of the preceding, was born at Steinbach in 1806. He wrote a treatise "On the Monodies of Euripides," ("De Monodiis Euripideis,") and published editions of Lucian's "Alexander," "Demonax," etc., and "Questiones Lucianæ."

Fritzsche, (KARL FRIEDRICH AUGUST,) a learned theologian and biblical critic, born at Steinbach in 1801, was a prother of the preceding. He published a number

was a brother of the preceding. He published a number of commentaries on the New Testament, the most important of which is that on the Epistle to the Romans. Died in 1846.

His brother, OTTO FRIDOLIN, also distinguished himself as a biblical critic and philologist.

self as a biblical critic and philologist.

Friuli, DUKE OF. See DUROC.

Frizon, fre'zôn', (PIERRE.) a French Jesuit, born in the diocese of Rheims. He wrote a history of the French cardinals and popes, entitled "Gallia Purpurata," (1629.) Died about 1650.

Frizzi, frit'see, (ANTONIO,) an Italian writer and lawyer, born at Ferrara in 1736. He wrote a History of Ferrara, (5 vols., 1791–1809.) Died in 1800.

Fröbel or Froebel, frö'bel, (CARL POPPO,) a German linguist and printer, born at Oberweissbach in 1786. He translated Sallust into German, (1821.) Died in 1824.

He translated Sallust into German, (1821.) Died in 1824. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fröbel or Froebel, (FRIEDRICH,) a German teacher, a brother of the preceding, was born near Rudolstadt in 1782. He published in 1826 a work on education, ("Die Menschenerziehung,") and founded in 1837, at Blankenburg, a school called "Kindergarten," in which he pursued a new system of education. Died in 1822 he pursued a new system of education. Died in 1852.

See KUEHNE, "Fröbel's Tod und der Fortbestand seiner Lehre,"

1852.

Fröbel or Froebel, (JULIUS,) a German writer and democrat, a nephew of the preceding, was born at Griesheim in 1806. He was professor of history and natural history at Zurich from 1833 to 1844, and published a "System of Crystalology," (1843.) He became a leader of the democratic party in Germany about 1848, and a member of the Parliament of Frankfort. He was united with Blum in a deputation to Vienna, and was arrested there, but acquitted. Among his works is "Experiences, Travels, Studies, etc. in America," ("Aus Amerika Erfahrungen, Reisen und Studien," 2 vols.,

Froben, fro'ben, [Lat. Frobe'nius,] (Johann,) a learned German printer, born in Franconia in 1460. He opened an office at Bâle in 1491, from which he issued a Latin Bible; and he was one of the first who introduced the from the Roman letters. He printed all the into Germany the Roman letters. He printed all the works of Erasmus, who resided many years in Bâle and was his warm personal friend. Died in 1527.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

In June, 1576, he sailed from Deptford with three small barks, explored the coast of Greenland, discovered the strait which bears his name, near 63° north latitude, and brought home a black mineral in which gold was found. He renewed his explorations in 1577 and 1578, without any great results. The chief object of his second expedition was to find gold. In 1588, as captain of the Triumph,—a large ship,—he signalized his bravery in the contest with the Spanish Armada, for which he was knighted. He commanded a small fleet sent to aid Henry knighted. He commanded a small fleet sent to aid Henry IV. of France, and in the attack of a fort near Brest he received a wound of which he died in 1594.

See Freigius, "Historia Navigationis Martini Forbisseri," 1675; CAMPBELL, "Lives of British Admirals;" J. Barrow, "Memoirs of the Naval Worthies of Queen Elizabeth's Reign," 1845.

Frochot, fro'sho', (NICOLAS THÉRÈSE BENOÎT,) COUNT, a French administrator, born about 1760. In 1800 he was appointed, by the First Consul, prefect of the department of the Seine, in which position he directed with ability the municipal affairs of Paris until 1812, when he was dismissed from office because he had been in some measure the dupe of the conspirator Mallet. (See

Mallet.) Died in 1828. Froebel. See Fröbel. Froeben. See Fröben. Froehlich. See Fröhlich.

Froelich. See Frölich.
Fröhlich or Froellich, frö'lik, (Abraham Em-MANUEL,) a Swiss poet, born at Brugg in 1796. He became pastor at Aarau in 1835, and produced epic poems, elegies, and fables, which were received with

Froidmond, Froidmont, frwå'mòn', or Fromont, fro'mòn', [Lat. Fromun', Dus.] (LIBERT.) an eminent Catholic divine and scholar, born at Haccourt, in Belgium, in 1587. He was the friend of Jansen, whom he succeeded, about 1635, as professor of divinity in the University of Louvain. He wrote many works on theology, of which his "Commentary on St. Paul's Epistles" is smooth the best. Died in 1652.

ology, of which his "Commentary on St. Paulo Episons is among the best. Died in 1653.

Froila (fko'e-lå or froi'la) I., King of Spain, was the son of Alfonso I., and began to reign in A.D. 757. His realm included Oviedo, the Asturias, and Leon, the Moors having possession of the rest of Spain. About 760 he gained a decisive victory over Omar, a Saracen prince. He was dethroned and killed by his brother Aurelio in 768.

Froila (written also Fruela) II. of Spain, born about the year 845 A.D., was Count of Galicia, and son of King Veremond. He was killed in 875 by Alfonso III., from whom he had usurped the throne of Leon.

Froila III., King of Leon, succeeded his brother Ordoño in 923 A.D. His cruelty and injustice impelled his subjects to drive him from the throne and to change the kingdom into a republic. He died in 924.

Froissart, frois'sart, [Fr. pron. frwa'sar',] (JEAN,) a

French historian and poet, born at Valenciennes in 1337. He was educated for the church; but his love of festive pleasure and romantic gallantry directed him into other pursuits. At the age of twenty he began to write chronicles of the wars of his time, and to obtain the requisite information he travelled much, and associated with the nobles and principal actors in public affairs. In the year 1361 he visited the court of Edward III. of England, where he remained five or six years and was treated with great favour, especially by the queen Philippa, who employed him as her clerk or secretary. He attended Lionel, Duke of Clarence, when he went to Italy to marry the daughter of the Duke of Milan. After the death of Philippa in 1866 he efficieted a plant time a great of the control of Philippa, in 1369, he officiated a short time as curate of Lestines, in France. About the year 1385, Guy, Count of Blois, employed Froissart as clerk, and the latter soon afterwards, in quest of historical materials, visited Gaston, Count of Foix. His active curiosity, even in his declining years, led him to frequent courts, festivals, and tournaments, and his Chronicles present a "faithful mirror" of the age of chiralty with its beauties and and tournaments, and his Chronicles present a "nathrul online of the age of chivalry, with its beauties and deformities. He is esteemed for his veracity, and admired for picturesque description and a charming simplicity of expression. The period comprised in his history extends from 1326 to 1400; he probably died became prætor in 70 A.D., and was several times consul.

soon after the latter date. He gives a brilliant but superficial picture of his times, and seems not to recognize the existence of any class except the noblesse. See Walter Scott, "Froissart," in the "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1805; VILLEMAIN, "Cours de Littérature Française au Moyen-Age;" HENRI LUCAS, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de J. Froissart," Berlin, 1849; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Frölich or Froelich, frö'lik, (Erasmus,) an eminent German numismatist, born at Grätz, in Styria, in 1700. He became professor of history and antiquities at Vienna, and published many works (in Latin) on numismatics, among which are "The Utility of Numismatics," (1733.) and "The Annals of the Kings of Syria illustrated by Medals," (1744.) Died in 1758.

See Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch;" Oetter, "Lebensgeschichte des berühmten E. Froelich," 1773.

Fromage, fro'māzh', (PIERRE,) a French missionary, born at Laon in 1678; died in Syria in 1740.

Fromaget, fro'mā'zh\'\dagge', a French dramatic writer, published "Kara Mustapha," "Mirima," "The Magazine of Lost Things," etc. Died in 1759.

Froment or Fromment, fro'môn', (Antoine,) a Protestant Reformer, born near Grenoble, France, about 1510, was a disciple of Farel. He began to preach against popery at Geneva in 1533, and settled as pastor in that city in 1537. He was deposed from the ministry (for some misconduct on the part of his wife) about 1552, and died about 1585, leaving a "History of the Reformation at Geneva," which was published in 1854.

See MM. HAAG, "La France protestante;" Senebier, "Histoire littéraire de Genève."

Froment, (François Marie,) a French pamphleteer and politician, born at Nîmes in 1756. He emigrated about 1790, after which he engaged in many intrigues for the restoration of the Bourbons. Died in 1825.

Froment, (PAUL GUSTAVE,) a French optician, noted

as a skilful maker of instruments, was born in 1815. He produced some remarkable electro-magnetic apparatus.

Fromond, fro-mond', (GIOVANNI ČLAUDIO,) an emi-nent natural philosopher, born at Cremona, Italy, in 1703. He was for twenty years professor of logic and philosophy at Pisa, and acquired a wide reputation. In 1758 he was chosen a correspondent of the Academy of Sciences of Paris. He has the credit of determining the characters of mechanical and physical forces. Among his chief works is a "General Introduction to Philosophy," (1748.) Died at Pisa in 1765.

See BIANCHI, "Elogio storico del G. C. Fromond," Cremona, 1781; TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Fromundus. See FROIDMOND.

Frondeville, de, deh frond'vel', (Thomas Louis César,) Marquis, a French royalist, born at Lisieux in 1756. He was a member of the National Assembly, 1790-91. Died in 1816. 1790-91.

Frondsberg, fronds'berg, Fronsperg, frons'perg, or Frundsberg, fromds' berg, Fronsperg, froms' pêrg, or Frundsberg, fromds' bêrg, (Georg,) a German general, born at Mindelheim in 1475. He distinguished himself as colonel in the army of Charles V. in several campaigns, and contributed to the victory of Pavía in 1525. He reinforced with about 12,000 Germans, restricted by himself the mindel the contributed to the victory of Pavía in 1525.

1525. He reinforced with about 12,000 Germans, recruited by himself, the army with which Constable Bourbon took Rome in 1527. Died in 1528.

Fronteau, frôn'tô', (JEAN.) a learned French Jesuit and antiquary, born at Angers in 1614. He became a professor of philosophy, and in 1648 chancellor of the University of Paris. He wrote, besides other works, "Thomas à Kempis vindicatus," (1641.) an essay to prove that T. à Kempis was the author of "The Imitation of Christ," and "A Contrast between Augustine and Calvin," ("Antitheses Augustini et Calvini," 1651.) Died in 1662. Died in 1662.

See LALLEMANT, "Vie de Fronteau," 1663.

Frontenac, fron teh-nak, (Louis,) Count, a French officer, born in 1621, was appointed Governor-General of Canada in 1678. He built Fort Frontenac, on Lake Ontario, and was recalled to France in 1682. Died

About the year 75 he was sent to Britain as proconsul, commanded the army which conquered the Silures, and intended to Rome in 78. In the reign of Nerva he super-intended the operations which supplied Rome with water. He is the author of two well-written extant works,— viz.: "Military Stratagems," ("Stratagematica,") and a treatise on the Aqueducts of Rome. Died in 106 A.D. See Tacitus, "History," book iv.: Schoell, "Histoire de la Littérature Romaine;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Nie-buhr, "Roman History." returned to Rome in 78. In the reign of Nerva he super-

Fron'to, [Fr. Fronton, fron'ton',] (MARCUS CORNELIUS,) an eminent Roman orator, was a native of Cirta, in Africa. He was preceptor of Lucius Verus and Marcus Aurelius, who made him consul in 143 A.D. and treated him with great favour. All of his works are lost, except small fragments and letters. In 1814 or 1815 a palimpsest was found by Angelo Mai in the Ambrosian Library at Milan, containing interesting letters from Fronto to Marcus Aurelius and Lucius Verus. Their answers were also discovered by Mai at Rome.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Roth, "Bemerkungen über den Schriften des M. C. Fronton," etc., 1817.

Fronton. See Fronton, etc., 1817.

Fronton du Duc. See Duc.
Froriep, fro'reep, (Justus Friedrich,) a German Orientalist, born at Lubeck in 1745; died in 1800.
Froriep, von, fon fro'reep, (Friedrich Ludwig,) a German physician and writer, born at Erfurt about 1780; died in 1847.
Froriep, von, (Robert,) a physician, son of the preceding, was born at Jena in 1804. He became professor of medicine at Berlin in 1833, and published several anatomical works with plates, among which is "Atlas Anatomicus," (1850.) Died in 1861.
Frossard, fro'sār', (Benjamin Sigismond,) a Swiss Protestant divine, born at Nyon in 1754. He published "The Slave-Trade tried before the Tribunal of Reason, Policy, and Religion," (1789.) From 1815 to 1830 he was professor of theology at Montauban. Died in 1830.
Frost, (William Edward,) an English painter, born at Wandsworth, Surrey, in 1810, studied in the Royal

At Wandsworth, Surrey, in 1810, studied in the Royal Academy. He gained a gold medal for his "Prometheus Bound," (1839.) His picture of "Una and the Wood-Nymphs" (1847) was purchased by the queen. Among his other works are "Nymphs Dancing," "Diana surprised by Actæon," (1846,) and "The Graces," (1856.) His pictures are admired for correct design and refined taste. He became a Royal Academecian in 1870.

Frothingham, (NATHANIEL LANGDON,) D.D., an eminent Un.tarian divine, born in Boston in 1793. He graduated at Hirvard in 1811, and the next year, when only nineteen years of age, was appointed instructor in orderic and oratory in that institution. In 1815 he was orderied pastor of the First Church in Boston. Besides ordained pastor of the First Church in Boston. numerous sermons and addresses, he has written many short poems and hymns of great beauty, and made various translations from the German. A collection of these

was published in 1855. Died in 1870.

Frothingham, (OCTAVIUS B,) a Unitarian divineand rationalistic theologian, a son of the preceding, was born in Boston in 1822. He was educated at Harvard, where he also studied divinity. He was ordained in 1847. About 1859 he removed to New York; and from 1860 to 1879 was pastor of the Third Unitarian Society of that city. In 1879 he visited Europe, returning to America in 1881. He is remarkable as representing the most radical phaseof rationalistic Unitarianism as it exists at the present time in the United States: in this respect, indeed, he may be regarded as the successor of Theodore Parker, although differing widely from that writer in his mental characteristics, and also (it would seem) in many of his theological or philosophical views. He has published many theological works and sermons.

For some interesting remarks on Mr. Frothingham's position as a philosopher and a theologian, see an article contributed by one of his congregation to the New York "World," about the end of June, 1868.

Frothingham, (RICHARD,) Jr., an American journalist and historical writer, born in Charlestown, Massachusetts, in 1812, became associate editor of the "Boston Post," the leading Democratic paper in New England.

His "History of the Siege of Boston" (1849) has been warmly praised by Everett and Bancroft.

armly praised by Everett and Bancock.

Frotté, de, deh fro'tà', (Louis,) Count, a French
Normandy about 1755. He raised royalist chief, born in Normandy about 1755. He raised a revolt in Normandy in 1795, but was defeated and retired to England in 1796. In 1799 he again appeared in Normandy as general-in-chief of the royalist army. He resisted all efforts for pacification; but, having lost several battles, he surrendered, and was executed, in 1800.

Froude, frood, (JAMES ANTHONY,) an eminent English historian, born at Totness, in Devonshire, about 1818. He was educated at Oxford, and became a Fellow of Exeter College. In 1844 he was ordained deacon, but afterwards relinquished his holy orders. He published in 1847 "The Shadows of the Clouds," a novel, and in 1849 "The Nemesis of Faith," both of which have decided literary Memesis of Faith," both of which have decided literary merit. The latter is charged with being heterodoxical. His principal work is a "History of England from the Fall of Wolsey to the Death of Elizabeth," (10 vols. 8vo, 1856-67;) besides this we may mention "Short Studies on Great Subjects," (1867,) "The English in Ireland in the Eighteenth Century," (1871-4,) and some reminiscences of Thomas Carlyle. In 1872 he delivered in the Linited States a series of lectures on Ireland. In 1872 United States a series of lectures on Ireland. In 1875 he was sent by the government to the Cape of Good Hope to make inquiries as to a recent Caffre rising. As a histo ian Mr. Froude's merits are of a high order. "The p culiar merit of Mr. Froude's work," says the "Edinburgh Review" for September, 1866, "is its wealth of unpublished manuscripts; and the reign of Elizabeth is remarkably illustrated by the correspondence of the Spanish ambassadors and other agents of the court of Spain, which have been preserved in the Archives at Simancas. The extraordinary interest of such iliustrations is apparent in every page of these volumes: they give novelty to the narrative and variety to the well-known incidents of the time; and they bring in aid of historical evidence the contemporary opinions of society upon current events."

Froude, (RICHARD HUR'RELL,) an English clerg graduated at Oriel College, Oxford, of which he became Fellow in 1826 and tutor in 1827. Several volumes of his writings (of the Oxford Tract School) have been published. Died in 1836.

Froumenteau, froo'môn'tō', (NICOLAS,) the assumed name of an unknown French Protestant author, who published in 1581 a remarkable work, entitled "The Secret of the Finances of France Discovered."

Frowde, frowd, (PHILIP,) an English dramatic poet, born about 1680, was intimate with Addison. He wrote some Latin verses which appeared in "Musæ Anglicanæ," and two tragedies. Died in 1738.

Frugoni, froo-go'nee, (CARLO INNOCENZIO,) one of the most popular Italian posts of the gicktonth.

the most popular Italian poets of the eighteenth century, born in Genoa in 1692, entered a monastery in 1708. Having gained the reputation of an elegant writer in Latin and Italian, he became professor of rhetoric at Brescia in 1716. In 1725 he found an asylum at the court of Parma, where he passed the greater part of his life and was liberally patronized by several successive dukes. In 1733 he was released from the monastic rules, which had become intolerable to him. His ode on the occasion of the capture of Oran was greatly admired. He wrote a multitude of sonnets, odes, eclogues, epistles, and other verses, which display a graceful style and a rich imagination. An edition of his works appeared in 9

rich imagination. An edition of his works appeared in 9 vols., 1779. Died at Parma in December, 1768.

See Cerati, "Elogio de C. I. Frigoni," 1782; FABRONI, "Elogi d'illustri Italiani," 1786; TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" "Lives of the Italian Poets," by Rev. Henry Stebenic, Londo, 1831; "Biographie Universelle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fruitiers or Fruytiers, frü-e'te-à', (PHILIP,) a Flemish portrait-painter, born in Antwerp about 1625. He was employed by Rubens to execute a portrait He was employed by Rubens to execute a portrait of himself and family. This picture is highly praised by Weyermans. As a miniature-painter he was probably inferior to no artist of his time. He was living in 1650.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Frumence. See Frumentius.

Frumencie. See FRUMENTIOS.

Frumencius, fru-mên'she_us, [Fr. FRUMENCE, fRoo'-mônss',] SAINT, born at Tyre, is usually called "the Apostle of Ethiopia." He was employed in evangelizing Abyssinia. Having returned to Egypt, he was appointed a bishop in 331 by Athanasius, who sent him to propagate the faith in Ethiopia. Died about 360 A.D.

Fry, (ST EDWARD,) an English lawyer, born at Bristol un 1827.

Bristol in 1827. He became a judge of the High Court (Chancery division) in 1877, and a lord justice of appeal in 1883. His "Specific Performance" is an able book.

Fry, (ELIZABETH,) an eminent philanthropist, daughter of John Gurney, of Earlham Hall, and sister of Joseph John Gurney, was born in Norwich, England, in 1780. Her father was an opulent banker, and a member of the Society of Friends. About the age of eighteen she became a serious professor of religion, and renounced the gay amusements in which she had before participated. In 1800 she was married to Joseph Fry, of London, and some years later she appeared as minister in the meetings of the Friends. About the year 1813 she began to make systematic efforts for the reformation of the female prisoners in Newgate and other prisons of London, in which she laboured for many years with great zeal and success, manifesting a true Christian sympathy for those unfortunate persons, and administering both to their spiritual and their physical necessities. Died in 1845.

See a Memoir of her life, containing her Journal and Letters, by her daughters, 2 vols., 1847; REV. T. TIMPSON, "Memoirs of Elizabeth Fry," 1846; REV. E. NEALE, "Christianity and Infidelity Contrasted;" "London Quarterly Review" for December,

Fry, (JOHN,) an English Socinian writer, published, besides other works, "The Clergy in their Colours," (1650.) Died about 1650.

Fry, (Rev. JOHN,) an English author, a brother of Caroline Fry, was rector of Desford. He published Caroline Fry, was rector of Destord. He published several esteemed religious works, among which are "Lectures on Romans," (1816,) "The Second Advent," (1822,) and "A Short History of the Christian Church," (1825.)

Fry, (SPEED S.,) an American officer in the Union service, became brigadier-general of volunteers in 1862.

Fry, (WILLIAM HENRY,) an American composer in the Union service, became brigadier-general of volunteers in 1862.

operas, symphonies, etc., and was assistant editor of several daily journals. Died in 1864.

Frye, (Thomas,) a skilful portrait-painter, born in lived in 1864.

Ireland in 1710, lived in London. He is reputed to have been the first who manufactured English porcelain.

Died in 1762. See "Gentleman's Magazine," vol. xxxiv.

Fryxell, früks'êl, (Anders,) a Swedish historian, born in Dalsland in 1795. He published in 1824 a work on education, "Svensk Spraklæra," which was often reprinted. He became professor in Stockholm about 1833. His chief work, consisting of essays on the history of Sweden, "Berättelser ur Svenska Historien," ("Corrections of Swedish History,") is very popular. Of this publication about twenty volumes have already appeared.

The first volume was issued in 1823.

Fuad-Effendi, foo'âd êf-fên'dee, (MEHEMET,) a
Turkish minister of state, distinguished as a linguist and diplomatist, was born at Constantinople about 1815. He was appointed minister of foreign affairs several

times after 1852. He published an Ottoman Grammar, (1852.) Died in 1869.

Fuca, de, då foo'kå, (Juan,) a Greek navigator, whose proper name was Apostolos Valerianos, was a native of Cephalonia. He served about forty years as Spanish pilot in the East Indies. In 1596 he offered his services to the English attains that he had discussed. vices to the English, stating that he had discovered on the west coast of America, near latitude 48° north, a strait leading to the Atlantic, which he wished to ex-plore further. He died about 1602. His name has been given to the strait which connects the Pacific with the Gulf of Georgia.

Fuchs. See Fux, (Johann Joseph.)

(Corpues), a German

Fuchs, fooks, (GOTTLIEB,) a German poet, born in Upper Saxony in 1720, became a minister at Taubenheim. Among his poems, which are mostly lyrical, is "The Contented Peasant." Died about 1800.

Fuchs, (JOHANN CHRISTOPH,) a German naturalist. born at Gross-Germersleben in 1726. He was master of pages at the court of Frederick the Great from 1754 to 1766. Died in 1795.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Fuchs, (Konrad Heinrich,) a German physician, and professor of medicine at Göttingen, born at Bamberg in 1803. He published, among other treatises, a "Manual of Special Nosology and Therapeutics," (4 vols., 1845–48.) Died about 1855.

Fuchs, (Leonhard,) a distinguished German botanist and physician, born at Wemdingen, (or Wemding,) in Bavaria, in 1501. He was professor of medicine at Bavaria, in 1501. He was professor of medicine at Tübingen from 1535 until his death, and contributed largely to the restoration of that school. He wrote many able medical works, among which is "Method of Curing," ("Medendi Methodus," 1541,) and acquired a high reputation by his botanical work "On the History of Plants," ("De Historia Stirpium Commentarii insignes," 1542,) with many figures well designed. This work was often reprinted and translated. The Fuchsia was named in his honour. Died in 1565.

See HIZLER, "Oratio de Vita, etc. L. Fuchsii," Tübingen, 1566; NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" M. Adam, "Vitæ Eruditorum;" Carl. LORENZ, "Dissertatio inauguralis medica de L. Fuchs," Berlin, 1846; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fuehrich. See Führig, (Joseph.)

Fuente. See LA FUENTE.
Fuente, la, lâ fwên'tâ, (JUAN LEANDRO,) a skilful
Spanish historical painter, born at Granada in 1600, excelled in design and colouring, and in clair-obscur. Died

Fuentes, fwên'tês, or Fonte, de, dà fon'tà, (BARTO-LOMÉ,) a Spanish or Portuguese navigator, whose real or pretended voyages have been the subject of learned speculation. He is reported to have made discoveries on the west coast of North America about 1640.

See Foster, "Northern Voyages and Discoveries."

Fuentes, de, dà fwên'tês, (Pedro Henriquez d'Azevedo—dâ-thâ-và'do,) Count, an eminent Spanish general, born at Valladolid in 1560. He made his first campaign in Portugal, under the Duke of Alva, about 1580. He performed with ability several important diplomatic missions. In 1606 he distinguished himself at the siege of Ostend, and was raised to the rank of general. He commanded the infantry in the war with France which began in 1635, and was killed, in 1643, at the battle of Rocroy, where he was defeated by the Prince of Condé.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Fuerst. See Fürst.

Fuerstenberg. See Fürstenberg. Fuessli. See Füssli.

Fuga, foo'gâ, (FERDINANDO,) a skilful Italian architect, born at Florence in 1699. He was appointed about 1730 architect of the pontifical palaces by Clement XII. Among his works in Rome are the palace of the Consulta, a very fine edifice, and the palace Corsini. He was afterwards employed by the King of Naples in the embellishment of his capital, and was architect of the Albergo Reale dei Poveri, ("Royal Hotel for the Poor,") said to be the largest hospital of Europe. It was commenced in 1751. Died about 1780.

See QUATREMERE DE QUINCY, "Dictionnaire d'Architecture;" MILIZIA, "Vite degli Architetti;" TICOZZI, "Dizionario;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Füger, fü'ger, (FRIEDRICH HEINRICH,) a German painter, born at Heilbronn in 1751. He was patronized by the empress Maria Theresa. Died in 1818.

by the empress Maria Theresa. Died in 1818.

Fugger, fooc'ger, the name of a German family in Suabia, who were originally linen-weavers and gradually amassed immense wealth by commerce. The brothers Ulric, George, and Jacob Fugger were ennobled by the emperor Maximilian in the latter part of the fifteenth century. Raimond and Antony, the founders of the two principal lines of the house of Fugger, were raised to the rank of count, in 1530, by Charles V., to whom they had lent money, and who also gave them the privilege of striking gold and silver coin. It is related that Charles V. on his return from Algiers was entertained by Antony Fugger, who made a fire of cinnamon-wood and kindled

it with the emperor's bonds due to the Fuggers for the money they had lent him. Several members of this family were patrons of learning, and active in founding charitable institutions, of which we may name the Fuggerei at Augsburg.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Führig or Fuehrig, fü'rig, Führich or Fuehrich, fü'rik, (Joseph,) a German historical painter and engraver, born in Bohemia in 1800. He became professor of painting in the Academy of Vienna. He painted a number of subjects of sacred history, among which is "The Triumph of Christ."

Fuhrmann, foor/man, (MATTHIAS,) a German listorian, who wrote on Austrian history. Died at Vienna

in 1773.

Ful'beck or Ful'becke, (WILLIAM,) an English jurist, born in Lincoln in 1560, published several legal works, which were esteemed, viz., "Preparative to the Study of the Law," (1600,) "Pandects of the Law of Nations," etc.

Fulbert, fül'bair', a French prelate and writer, was eminent for piety and learning, and was considered as one of the greatest ornaments of the Gallican Church in his He was chosen Bishop of Chartres in 1007, after he had been the master of a celebrated school at that place. "The writings of Fulbert," says the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," "are almost the only historical monuments of France for his time." His sermons, hymns, and letters, of which about one hundred have been preserved, are esteemed precious for the light they throw upon that age. Died in 1028 or 1029.

See "Gallia Christiana;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fulcherius Carnotensis. See FOULCHER DE CHAR-

Fulco. See Foulques.

Fulcodi Guido. See CLEMENT IV.

Fulcoius. See FOULCOIE.

Fulcous. See Folicote.

Fulda, fool'då, (FRIEDRICH KARL,) a German philologist, born at Wimpfen, Suabia, in 1724, was noted for his mechanical ingenuity. He became minister of the Lutheran church at Mühlhausen-on-the-Enz. He gave much attention to the general theory of language, or what the Germans call "linguistik." He wrote, besides other works, a "Collection of German Idioms," (1788,) and a "Natural History of the German People," (1794.) Died at Enzingen in 1788.

See HIRSCHING, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Fulgence. See Fulgentius.

Fulgentius, fül-jen'she-us, [Fr. Fulgence, fül'-zhonss',] (Fabius Claudius Gordianus,) an eminent African bishop, was born at Leptis about 478 A.D. At an early age he resolved to renounce the world, and, entering a monastery, became noted for ascetic devotion. After visiting Rome in 500 and returning home, he was After visiting Rome in 500 and returning home, he was chosen Bishop of Ruspina, or Ruspa, by the Catholics, in 508. Soon after this date he was exiled to Sardinia by Thrasimund, King of the Vandals, who was an Arian and a persecutor of the orthodox. He was restored at the death of that king, and died about 533. He wrote, in Latin, treatises on the Trinity, Predestination, Faith, and Arianism, which are highly esteemed. His opinions and style resemble those of Augustine. See FERRANDUS, "Vita Fulgentii."

Fulgentius, [Fr. Fulgence,] (Fabius Planci'ades,) a Latin writer, who lived probably about the sixth century, is supposed by some to have been a bishop of Carthage. He wrote a work on Mythology, and a glossary of antiquated words, ("Expositio Sermonum antiquorum," etc.,) which are extant.

Fulgosio, fool-go'se-o, (RAPHAEL,) an Italian jurist, born at Placentia: died in 1427.

born at Placentia; died in 1427.

Fulke, föölk, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an eminent English Puritan divine, born in London, became rector of Warley in 1571, and afterwards Margaret professor of divinity at Cambridge. He published, in 1580, "The Text of the New Testament, etc.," said to be an invaluable assistant to the Protestant divine, treating of the relative merits of the Catholic and Protestant versions. Died in 1589.

See Fuller, "Worthies;" Brook, "Lives of the Puritans," 1813.

Fulla, fool'la, (i.e. "full,") in the Norse mythology, an attendant of Frigga, whose treasure-casket and slippers she is said to carry. She is also acquainted with the secret counsels of the mother of the gods. As Frigga represents the earth's fertility, Fulla would seem to typify the abundance which follows it. (See Frigga.)

Fülleborn, fül'leh-born', (Georg Gustav.) a Ger-

man scholar and writer, born at Glogau in 1769; died

in 1803.

Fuller, fööl'ler, (ANDREW,) an eminent English Bap-tist minister, bornat Wicken, in Cambridgeshire, in 1754. His education was defective or very limited. He preached a few years at Soham, and removed in 1782 to Kettering, Northamptonshire, where he remained until his death. He was the first secretary of the Baptist Missionary He was the first secretary of the Baptist Missionary Society, formed about 1792, and acquired a high reputation by his writings, among which are "The Gospel its own Witness," (1800,) "Expository Discourses on Genesis," (2 vols., 1806,) "Dialogues, Letters, and Essays on Various Subjects," (1806,) "Sermons," (1 vol., 1814,) and "The Harmony of Scripture, or an Attempt to reconcile various Passages," (1817.) Died in 1815. Fuller has been styled the "Franklin of Theology." His writings are characterized by vigour, logical acquiren, and writings are characterized by vigour, logical acumen, and deep insight into human nature. "He was a man," says Robert Hall, "whose sagacity enabled him to penetrate to the depths of every subject he explored; whose conceptions were so powerful and luminous that what was recondite and original appeared familiar, what was intri-cate, easy and perspicuous, in his hands."

See Memoirs of his Life, by J. W. Morris, 1815, and a Memoir, prefixed to an edition of his Works, (5 vols., 1832,) by his son, Andrew Gunton Fuller.

Fuller, (ISAAC,) an English painter of history and ortraits. He painted for a church of Oxford an altar-

portraits. He painted for a church of Oxford an attarpiece which was praised by Addison in a Latin poem, and was very successful in portraits. Died in 1672.

Fuller, (MARGARET.) See OSSOLI.

Fuller, (NICHOLAS.) an eminent Oriental scho.ar, born at Southampton, England, in 1557. He became rector of Bishop Waltham, and published "Miscellanea Theologica," (1612.) Died in 1622.

See FULLER, "Worthies."

Fuller, (NICHOLAS.) on Finglish lauver and propoler.

Fuller, (NICHOLAS,) an English lawyer and member of Parliament, who distinguished himself in the early part of the reign of James 1. by his resolute opposition to the oppressive measures of the court of high commission. Died in 1620.

See Gardiner, "History of England from 1603 to 1616," vol. i. chap. viii., pp. 443-446.

Full'er, (Richard,) a Baptist minister and writer, born

in Beaufort, South Carolina, in 1808. He became pastor of a Baptist church in Baltimore in 1847.

Fuller, (THOMAS,) an eminent English divine and author, born at Aldwinckle, in Northamptonshire, in 1608. Having graduated at Cambridge in 1628, he ob-Vindsor. About 1641 he removed to London and became minister of the Savoy. He favoured the cause of Charles 1. in the civil war, and served as chaplain in the royal army, 1644-46. He was rector of Waltham, in Essex, from 1648 to 1658, and at the restoration, 1660, was appointed chaplain-extraordinary to Charles 11. Died in 1661. His writings abound with quaint humour and conceits, and are much admired for originality, wit, and liberality. Among his principal works are a "History of the Holy War," (1639;) "The Holy and Profane State: a Collection of Characters, Moral Essays, and Lives, Ancient, Foreign, and Domestic," (1642;) "Good Thoughts in Bad Times," (1645;) "Good Thoughts in Worse Times," (1647;) "The Church History of Britain from the Birth of Christ to 1648," (1655;) and a "History of the Worthies of England," (1662.) "Fuller was," says S. T. Coleridge, "incomparably the most sensible, the least prejudiced, great man of an age that boasted Died in 1661. His writings abound with quaint humour the least prejudiced, great man of an age that boasted of a galaxy of great men."

See ARTHUR T. RUSSELL, "Memorials of the Life and Writings of Thomas Fuller," 1844; HENRY ROGERS, "Essay on the Life and Writings of Thomas Fuller," vol. i.; "Retrospective Review," vol. iii., 1821, and vol. i., 2d series.

Fullerton, fool'ler-ton, (Lady Georgiana Leveson Gower—commonly pronounced lew'son gor,) a popular English novelist, a daughter of Earl Granville, was born about 1814. She wrote "Ellen Middleton," (3 vols., 1844.) "Grantley Manor," (1847.) "Life of Louisa de Carvajal," (1873.) and a work on Ireland. She was morried to Captain Alexander Fullerton in 1833.

Fulton, fool'ton, (ROBERT,) a celebrated American engineer and inventor, was born in Little Britain, Lancaster county, Pennsylvania, in 1765. About the age of seventeen he went to Philadelphia, and began to cultivate a talent for drawing and portrait-painting, which he practised with skill and profit for three or four years. In 1786 he visited London, where he devoted several years to the same profession, under the tuition of Benjamin West, who received him as an inmate into his own house. He next resided for two years in Devonshire, and became acquainted with the Duke of Bridgewater and Lord Stanhope. About this time his mechanical genius impelled him to abandon painting and to follow the profession of civil engineer. In 1793 he was engaged in a project to improve inland navigation, having already conceived the idea of using steam as a motive power. He invented a idea of using steam as a motive power. machine for spinning flax, and another for making ropes, for which he obtained patents in England. In 1796 he published in London a "Treatise on Canal Navigation." From 1797 to 1804 he resided in Paris, in the family of Joel Barlow, where he displayed his characteristic enterprise and ingenuity in various projects and inventions and in the study of the sciences and modern languages. the proprietor of the first panorama exhibited in Paris. He invented a submarine or plunging boat, called a tor-pedo, designed to be used in naval warfare, and induced Bonaparte to appoint Volney, La Place, and Monge as a commission to examine it. In 1801 he made an experiment in the harbour of Brest, when he succeeded in remaining under water for an hour and in guiding the boat with ease. Other trials were made, with partial success, at the expense of the French government; but, as they at last declined to patronize the project, Fulton accepted, in 1804, an invitation from the English ministry, who also appointed a commission and made trials of his torpedo. It appears, however, that the English did not give him much encouragement; for in 1806 he returned to New Here, in co-operation with Robert Livingston, Esq., he succeeded, in 1807, in perfecting the great discovery of steam navigation. Though others had previously conceived the idea of steam navigation, Fulton is admitted to have been the first who successfully realized it. In 1807 his first boat, the Clermont, was launched at New York, and the trial was so successful that it excited great admiration, and steamboats were rapidly multiplied on the American rivers. The Clermont made regular passages between New York and Albany, at the rate of five miles an hour; but this rate was soon increased by im-proved machinery. Several other larger boats were built under the direction of Fulton, who expended large sums of money in this way, though he received nothing for his patent. In 1806 he married Harriet, daughter of Walter Livingston, by whom he had four children. He possessed great personal dignity, agreeable manners, and noble qualities of heart. In the midst of his triumph, and in the height of prosperity, he died in New York, in February, 1815.

See Renwick, "Life of Fulton," in Sparks's "American Biography," vol. x.; also Colden, "Life of Fulton," 1817; Montger, "Notice sur la Vie et les Travaux de R. Fulton," 1825; "Encyclopædia Americana;" "Life of Robert Fulton," by J. F. Reigarx, 1856; "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iii.

Ful'vY-a, [Fr. FULVIE, fül've',] a Roman lady, noted for intrigue and ambition, was the wife of Clodius the demagogue, who was killed by Milo. She afterwards became the wife of Mark Antony, the famous triumvir, and should a wind interesting the triumvir. and showed a vindictive spirit in the proscription of those whom she disliked. During the civil war that followed the death of Julius Cæsar she had great power in Rome, and instigated an unsuccessful revolt against Octavius, her son-in-law. Died in 40 B.C.

Fulvie. See Fulvia.

Fulvei-us, (MARCUS NOBILIOR,) a Roman general, was prætor in Spain in 193 B.C., and defeated the Tectones and Celtiberians near Toletum, (Toledo.) Having

Greece, where he captured Ambracia and dictated terms of peace to the Ætolians. In 179 B.C. he was chosen censor, and, from patriotic motives, was reconciled to Æmilius Lepidus, his enemy and colleague. He was a patron of Ennius the poet.

Fulwius Flaccus. See FLACCUS, (M. FULVIUS.)
Fulwell, fool/wel, (ULPIAN.) an English writer, born in 1556, became rector of Naunton. He wrote the "Flower of Fame," a historical work, (1575,) and the

"Art of Flattery," (1579.)

Fumagalli, foo-ma-gal'lee, (ANGELO,) an Italian historian and monk, born in Milan in 1728, became superrior of the monastery of Saint Ambrose, and was noted for his various erudition and the elegance and purity of his style. He wrote a work called "Diplomatic Institutes," ("Delle Istituzioni diplomatiche," 1802,) which was highly esteemed, and treatises "On the Antiquities of Milan," and "The Origin of Idolatry." He was one of the first members of the Italian Institute. Died in 1804.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Fumani, foo-mã/nee, (ADAMO,) an Italian poet, born at Verona, became a canon in the cathedral of that city. He was chosen secretary of the Council of Trent about 1546. He wrote, in Latin, "Logices Libri quinque," a poetical treatise on logic, in which the rules of that art are explained with admirable clearness and elegance, besides other short poems. Died in 1587.

See Tirandoschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."
Fumée, fu'ma', (Adam,) born in Touraine, in France, about 1430, was physician to Charles VII., and afterwards

Fumiani, foo-me-â/nee, (GIOVANNI ANTONIO,) an Italian painter, born at Venice in 1633; died in 1710.

Fumicelli, foo-me-chel/lee, or Fiumicelli, fe-oo-me-

chel'lee, (LUDOVICO,) a painter of the Venetian school, born at Treviso, flourished in 1536.

Funccius. See Funck.

Funck, foonk, or Funch, foonk, [Lat. Func'cius,] (JOHANN,) a German theologian, born near Nuremberg in 1518, was a son-in-law of Osiander, whose doctrines he adopted. He became chaplain to Duke Albert of Prussia, and wrote, besides other works, a Chronology from the Creation to 1560. He was executed at Königsberg in 1566, on a charge of treason or sedition.

Funck or Funk, [Lat. Func'cius,] (Johann Nico-Las,) a German philologist, born at Marburg in 1693. He became professor of eloquence and history at Rinteln about 1730, and wrote, in Latin, seven able treaties on the origin, growth, and decadence of the Latin language, among which are "On the Childhood of the Latin Language," ("De Pueritia Latinæ Linguæ," 1720,) and "On the Maturity of the Latin Language," ("De Virili Ætate Latinæ Linguæ," 1727.) Died in

See HIRSCHING, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Funck, (KARL WILHELM FERDINAND,) a German writer and officer, born at Brunswick in 1761, served against the French on the Rhine, and in 1810 became lieutenant-general. He published in 1820 "Pictures from the Age of the Crusades." He was also a contributor with Schiller and Goethe to the "Horen." Died in 1828.

Funes, foo'nes, (Gregorio,) a historian, born at Córdova, in South America. He became dean of the church of Córdova, and wrote a "History of Paraguay, Buenos Ayres, and Tucuman," (3 vols., 1816 et seq.,) which is commended. Died about 1820.

Funke, föön'keh, (Karl Philipp,) a German naturalist, born in 1752. He wrote "Natural History and Technology," (3 vols., 1791,) and other works. Died in 1807.

Furetière, fin'te-air', (ANTOINE,) a French writer, born in Paris in 1620, became Abbé of Chalivoy. He was chosen a member of the French Academy in 1662. In his "Bourgeois Romance" ("Roman bourgeois," 1666) he satirized the manners of the middle or inferior class; he also wrote "The Voyage of Mercury," a satire tones and Celtiberians near Toletum, (Toledo.) Having in verse, (1673.) Having undertaken to compile a Dicbeen elected consul in 189 B.C., he obtained command in tionary of the French language while that of the Academy

was in progress, he was accused of plagiarism, and expelled from the Academy, in 1685. He died in 1688. His Dictionary was published in 1690, and was received with favour.

See "Fureteriana," 1696; MADAME DE SÉVIGNÉ, "Lettres," and "Ménagiana."

Furgault, für'gō', (NICOLAS,) a French professor, born in 1706, published a "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Antiquities," (1768.) Died in 1795.

Furgole, für'gol', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) an eminent French jurist, born at Castelferrus in 1690, practised at Toulouse with success. He published "Ordonnance de Louis XV pour fixer la Jurisprudence sur les Donations," (1733,) and a "Treatise on Wills, Codicils, and Donations," (4 vols., 1745,) which was one of the most complete works

vois., 1745.), which was one of the most complete works on that subject. Died in 1761.

See Bernadeau, "Vies, Portraits et Parallèles des Jurisconsultes Domat, Furgole et Pothier," 1798.

Furiesti, [Lat. FURLÆ.] See EUMENIDES.

Furietti, foo-re-et'tee, (GIUSEPPE ALESSANDRO,) an Italian antiquary, born at Bérgamo in 1685. After making west provess in the study of law and theology has regreat progress in the study of law and theology, he removed to Rome, where he obtained preferment, and at the age of seventy-four was made a cardinal. He wrote an able treatise on the "History of the Mosaic Art," "De Pictoriæ Mosaicæ Artis Origine," 1752,) and a few other works. Died about 1762.

Furini, foo-ree'nee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian painter, born at Florence in 1600. His works are highly com-

mended. Died in 1649.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Fu'rĭ-us, [Sp. pron. foo're-ooss,] (FEDERICO,) surnamed Seriolanus, a moralist, born in Valencia, Spain, about 1510. Charles V. appointed him historian to his son Philip II., by whom he was employed in the public affairs of the Low Countries. Furius published a treatise on Rhetoric, (1544;) also "The Counsel and Counsellor," ("Del Consejo y Consejero," 1559.) He is favourably noticed by De Thou, who ranks him with Montaigne. Died in 1592.

See De Thou, "Historia sui Temporis ;" N. Антоню, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Fu'rĭ-us, (Marcus,) surnamed Bibac'ulus, a Latin satirical poet, born at Cremona about 102 B.C. He began a poem on the Gallic War by a line which represents Jupiter as spitting snow upon the Alps,—which Horace parodied in his fifth satire (book ii.) by substituting the name of Furius for Jupiter:

"Eurius hyberna can nine concernt Alpse."*

"Furius hybernas cana nive conspuet Alpes."*

Small fragments of his works are all that now remain. Furlanetto, foor-la-net'to, (BONAVENTURA,) distinguished as a composer of sacred music, was born at Venice in 1738. He composed "The Vow of Jephthah," "The Spouse of the Canticles," and other oratorios. Died in 1817.

Fur'long, (Thomas,) an Irish poet and satirist, born about 1792, was the son of a farmer. In his early youth he was employed in the shop of a merchant of Dublin. He published in 1819 or 1820 "The Misanthrope," a poem. Among his best works is "The Plagues of Ireland," (1824.) Died in 1827.

Furneaux, fŭr'nō', (Philip,) an English dissenting minister born at Totages in Degraphica in 1826.

minister, born at Totness, in Devonshire, in 1726. He was lecturer at Clapham, in Surrey, for twenty-three years, (1753–76.) He wrote "Letters to Judge Blackstone on his Exposition of the Toleration Act," (1793.)

Died in 1783.

Für'ness, (WILLIAM HENRY,) D.D., a Unitarian divine and author, born in Boston in 1802. He graduated at Harvard in 1820, and afterwards studied for the ministry in the theological school of that institution. In 1825 he became pastor of the First Unitarian Congregational Church in Philadelphia. As a public preacher, he early distinguished himself by his zealous and unwavering opposition to the iniquities of slavery. Among his religious publications the most important are his "Remarks on the Four Gospels," (1836,) "Jesus and his Biographers," (1838,) "History of Jesus," (1850,) and "Thoughts on the Life and Character of Jesus of Nazareth," (1859.) For a critique on Dr. Furness's peculiar views respecting the character of Christ, etc., see "North American Review" for October, 1850, (vol. lxxi.) Dr. Furness is distinguished for his fine taste and high literary culture. He has made some admirable translations from the German.

Furnivall, (FREDERICK JAMES,) an English scholar, was born at Egham in 1825. He has edited or been instrumental in getting printed a large number of early English books, and was for many years editor of the Philological Society's great English Dictionary which is now being slowly issued from the press.

Furrer, (JONAS,) a Swiss statesman, born at Winter-

thur in 1805.

Furst, (Julius,) a German Orientalist, born of a Jewish family, in the duchy of Posen, in 1805, studied theology at Halle. He published, besides other works, a "History of the Jews in Asia," (1849,) and a "Hebrew-Chaldee Dictionary," (1851.) Died in 1873.

Fürst, fürst, (Walter,) a Swiss patriot, born at Altorf, lived about 1300. He co-operated with William Tell in the liberation of his country.

Fürstemberg, fürst'em-bêrg, fürst'em-berg, fürst'en-berg, fürsten de bergieben of the seiter and other witten. He became Rishon of liberality and other virtues. He became Bishop of Paderborn in 1661, and Bishop of Münster in 1678. He published Latin poems, which are commended, and "Monuments of Paderborn," ("Monumenta Paderbornensia," 1669.) Died in 1683.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Furstenau, foor'steh-now', (Johann Hermann,) a German physician, born at Herford, in Westphalia, in 1688. He obtained the chair of medicine at Rinteln about 1720. He wrote many valuable medical works, among which is "Desiderata Medica," (1727.) Died in

1756. See Jöcher, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon." Fürstenberg, fürst'en-berg', (FRIEDRICH WILHELM FRANZ,) BARON, a German statesman, born in 1729, was minister to Maximilian Frederick, Elector of Cologne. He founded the University of Münster, and introduced important reforms into the government. Died in 1810. Furtado, foor-ta'do, (Francisco,) a Portuguese poet,

born in 1740; died in Italy after 1816.

Fuscus. See Fosco.

Fus'cus, (Arel'Lius,) a Latin rhetorician, flourished

in the reign of Augustus.

Fuscus, (Aris'Tius,) a Latin poet, lived about 30 B.C. He was a friend of Horace, who addressed to him

an epistle and an ode.

Fu3ell, fū'seh-le, or Fuessli, (JOHN HENRY,) a celebrated historical painter, born at Zurich about 1742, was the son of Johann Caspar Füssli, noticed below. His family name was changed to Fuseli by the subject of this article. Having gained distinction by his classic acquirements and by his poetical genius, he visited England in 1763. Sir Joshua Reynolds, on seeing some drawings of Fuseli, persuaded him to prefer the profession of painter to that of author. Between 1770 and 1778 he studied art in Italy, choosing Michael Angelo for his model, and in the latter year returned to London, where he speedily rose to the first rank of British painters. He was partial to the romantic style, and found congenial subjects in the most imaginative dramas of Shakspeare. In 1788 he married Sophia Rawlins, and was chosen an associate of the Royal Academy. He assisted Cowper in translating Homer. He was chosen professor of painting in the Royal Academy in 1799. His Lectures on Art are much admired, and have been published. Among his master-pieces are eight pictures of the "Shakspeare Gallery," and illustrations of Dante and Milton. His imagiall the painters whom this country has encouraged," says Allan Cunningham, "no one had either the reach of thought or the poetic feeling of Fuseli." He published "Aphorisms on Art," and other works, which are

highly prized. Died in London in 1825.

See "Life and Works of Fuseli," by John Knowles, 3 vols., 1831; Cunningham, "Lives of Painters and Sculptors;" "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1803, and September, 1831.

^{*} Furius will bespit the wintry Alps with white snow."

Fusi, fü'ze', (Antoine,) a Frenchman, born in Lorraine about 1565. He became a doctor of the Sorbonne, in Paris. Having been charged with sorcery and heresy, and persecuted, he retired to Geneva about 1618, adopted the Protestant religion, and became a minister. He wrote a book against the Jesuits, called "Le franc Archier de la vraie Église contre les Abus de la fausse," (1619.) Died about 1635.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Fusina, foo-see'na, (ANDREA,) an excellent Italian sculptor, of the Milanese school, flourished about 1490. He adorned the cathedral of Milan with bas-reliefs.

See Ticozzi, "Dizionario."

Fuss, von, fon fooss, (Nikolaus,) a Swiss mathematician, born at Bâle in 1755. He removed to Saint Petersburg in his youth, and was appointed adjunct professor in the Academy of Sciences in 1776. He obtained the district of the state of th tained the dignity of councillor of state in 1800, wrote many mathematical treatises. Died in 1826.

Füssli or Fuessli, füs'lee, (HANS HEINRICH.) a Swiss writer on art, born at Zurich in 1745, was a son of Johann Rudolph. He was distinguished for learning and eloquence. In 1802 he was chosen senator. He published, among other works, "The Life and Works of Raphael Sanzio," (1815.) Died in 1832.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Füssli or Fuessli, (JOHANN CASPAR,) a Swiss artist and author, born at Zurich in 1707, excelled in land-scapes and portraits. He wrote two esteemed works, viz., a "History of the Best Painters of Switzerland," (4 vols., 1769-79,) and a "Descriptive Catalogue (or Catalogue Raisonné) of the Best Engravers and of their Works," (1771.) He was the father of the celebrated John Henry Fuseli. Died in 1781.

Füssli or Fuessli, (Johann Caspar,) a Swiss natuslikt et al. (1781).

ralist, son of the preceding, born at Zurich in 1745. He published a "Catalogue of Swiss Insects," (1775,) "Archives of the History of Insects," (1781-86,) and several other works. Died in 1786.

Füssli or Fuessli, (Johann Conrad,) a Swiss author, born at Zurich or Wetzlar about 1705, spent many years born at Zurich of Welzial about 1705, spent than, 5 in teaching school. He published several esteemed works, among which are "Historical Memoirs of the Reformation in Switzerland," (5 vols., 1741-53,) a "Description of Switzerland," (4 vols., 1770,) and a "History of the Mediæval Church," (3 vols., 1770-74.) Died in 1775.

See MEUSEL, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Füssli or Fuessli, (Johann Rudolf,) a Swiss artist, born at Zurich in 1709, finished his studies in Paris. His reputation is founded chiefly on his "General Dictionary of Artists," in German, (1763-77.) This vast and excellent work was continued by his son, Hans Heinrich, and formed the basis of Nagler's "Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon." Died in 1793.

Füssli or Fuessli, (Johann Rudolf,) a painter and engraver, the eldest son of Johann Caspar, noticed

Füssli or Fuessli, (Johann Rudolf,) a painter and engraver, the eldest son of Johann Caspar, noticed above, was born at Zurich in 1737. He wrote an excellent work, entitled a "Catalogue (Raisonné) of Engravings executed after the Most Famous Artists of each School," (4 vols., 1806; unfinished.) Died in 1806.

Füssli or Fuessli, (Matthias,) a skilful Swiss painter and engraver, born at Zurich in 1598, excelled in the representation of battles, conflagrations, and other terrible scenes. He also executed miniatures and frescos.

terrible scenes. He also executed miniatures and frescos. Died in 1664.

Füssli or Fuessli, (MATTHIAS,) a Swiss portraitpainter, born in 1671; died in 1739.

Fust, (Johann.) See Faust.

Futteh-Aly-Shah. See FATEH-ALEE-SHAH. Fux or Fuchs, fooks, (JOHANN JOSEPH,) a German composer, born in Styria in 1660. He was successively chapel-master to the emperors Leopold I., Joseph I., and Charles VI. He composed operas and sacred music, and a treatise on music, entitled "Gradus ad Parnassum," (1725,) which is called a classic work. He was living in 1732.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Fuzelier, füz'le-à', (Louis,) a French dramatist, born in Paris about 1672, wrote numerous operas and plays of little merit. His "Momus fabuliste" is called his

best piece. Died in 1752.

Fyens, fi'ens, (Thomas,) a Flemish physician, born in Antwerp in 1567. He became professor of medicine in Louvain in 1593. His chief work is a critical essay

on eminent surgeons and their discoveries, "De Artis Chirurgicæ Controversiis," (1649.) Died in 1631.

Fyot de Ia Marche, fe'o' deh lå mårsh, (CLAUDE,) a French priest, born at Dijon in 1630, was appointed in 1651 almoner of Louis XIV. In 1661 he became abbot of Saint-Étienne-de-Dijon, of which he wrote a

history, (1696.) Died in 1721. Fyrouz. See FYROZ.

Fyroz or Feroze, fee'rōz', (written also Ferose, Firoz, Fyrouz, Feyrouz, and Fîruz,) a Persian word,

signifying "victorious," and forming the name of several kings ruling in Persia and Hindostan.

Fyroz I, King of Persia, son of Valas, is supposed to have been the same as the Pacorus mentioned by certain Greek and Latin authors. He succeeded his

certain Greek and Latin authors. He succeeded his father in 83 A.D. As he was preparing to resist a Roman army which invaded his kingdom, he died, about 107, and was succeeded by his brother, Chosroes I.

Fyroz (Feroze, Fyrouz, or Firuz) II., King of Persia, of the Sassanide dynasty, was the son of Yezdejerd II. He began to reign about 457, having put to death his brother Hormooz, who had reigned a short time. He made war on the Huns, by whom he was defeated and killed in battle about 488 A.D.

See Figurise, "Shab-Namah." Matcolu, "History of Persia"

See FIRDOUSEE, "Shah-Namah;" MALCOLM, "History of Persia." Fyroz (Feroze or Firouz) Shah I., surnamed Röckned-Deen (or Rockneddin or eddyn), (the "Support of the Faith,") a Moslem sovereign of India, began to reign in 1236 at Delhi. He abandoned himself to indolent pleasures, and in the same year was deposed, and succeeded by his sister. Fyroz died or was killed shortly after his disgrace.

Fyroz (Feroze or Fyrouz) Shah II., Moham-

medan King of Delhi, usurped the throne in 1289, after assassinating the late king, Kai Kobâd. His cruelty provoked a conspiracy, which deprived him of his throne

and life about 1295.

Fyroz Shah III., Mohammedan King of Delhi or Hindostan, succeeded his uncle, Mohammed III., in 1351. He adopted a pacific policy, built the city of Fyroz-âbâd, and made several canals, and many other internal improvements, including mosques and schools, like the city of the control of the c He abdicated in favour of his son in 1387, and died the next year, aged ninety.

See BRIGGS's translation of FERISHTA's "History of India."

Fyt or Feydt, fit, (JAN,) a Flemish painter of still life, born at Antwerp in 1625. He excelled in the representation of animals, flowers, fruits, etc. His design is correct, his colouring true, and his touch light. He is supposed to have died in 1671.

See DESCAMPS, "Vie des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Gaab, gap, (Johann Friedrich,) a German Protestant theologian, horn at Göppingen in 1761. He became professor at Tübingen in 1798, and afterwards general superintendent, or bishop. He wrote commentaries on the Scriptures. Died in 1832.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Gaal, gal, (BAREND,) a Dutch painter of landscapes and battle-pieces, born at Haarlem, was a pupil of Wouwerman. Died about 1670.

Gaal, gal, (Joseph,) a Hungarian comic poet and novelist, born at Nagy Karoly in 1811. He represents with fidelity the manners and language of the peasants.

Gabaret, gắ'bắ'r¼', (—,) a brave French naval officer, who served many years in the reign of Louis XIV., and obtained the rank of commodore. He commanded the rear-guard at La Hogue, (1692,) and repulsed the English force which attacked Martinique

in 1693. Died in 1693.

Gabbema, gåb'beh-må, (SIMON ABBAS,) a Dutch philologist, born at Leeuwarden about 1620, wrote a "History of Friesland," (1703,) and edited several Latin classics. Died about 1700.

Gabbiani, gåb-be-å'nee, (ANTONIO DOMENICO,) an eminent historical painter and engraver, born in Florence in 1662. He studied in Rome and Venice, excelled in

in 1652. He studied in Rome and Venice, excelled in design, and was employed to decorate the churches and palaces of Florence, in which he opened a school and had many pupils. Among his works, which are much praised, is "The Dance of the Genii." Died in 1726.

See Hugford, "Vita di Antonio Domenico Gabbiani," 1762; Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Gabelchover, gå'bel-Ko'ver, (OSWALD,) a German physician and historical writer, born at Tübingen in 1538; died in 1616.

Gabelentz, von der, fon der gå'beh-lênts', (HANS CONON,) a German philologist, born at Altenburg in 1807.

CONON,) a German philologist, born at Altenburg in 1807. He published "Éléments de la Grammaire Mandschoue," (1833,) and "Philological Contributions," ("Beiträge zur Sprachenkunde," 1852.)

Gabelsberger, gå'bels-bêr/ger, (Franz Xaver,) a German, who produced an improved method of stenography, was born at Munich in 1789. He published, besides other works, an "Introduction to Stenography," (1834). Died in 1840.

(1834.) Died in 1849.

Ga-bin'i-us, (Aulus,) a profligate Roman politician, was elected tribune in 66 B.C., (685 A.U.C.) He was the author of the famous Gabinian law, which gave Pompey the conduct of the war against the pirates. Having become consul in 58 B.C., he promoted the banishment of Cicero, and, at the end of his consulship, obtained command in Syria. About the year 56 he invaded Egypt, against the will of the senate, and restored Ptolemy to the throne. He was tried for treason, and acquitted, but was condemned to perpetual banishment for extortion, (de repetundis,) although Cicero made an oration in his defence. He died in 48 or 47 B.C. See Dion Cassius, books xxxix. and xliii.; Drumann, "Geschichte Roms."

Gabio, gá'be-o, or Gabia, gá'be-â, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian Hellenist, born at Verona, became professor of Greek in Rome. He translated into Latin the works of Sophocles, (1543,) and other Greek classics. Died in Rome about 1590.

Gabiot, gå'be'o', (JEAN LOUIS,) a French dramatist, born at Salins in 1759, lived chiefly in Paris, and wrote numerous comedies. Died in 1811.

numerous comedies. Died in 1811.

Gabler, gåp'ler, (GEORG ANDREAS,) born at Altdorf in 1786, succeeded Hegel as professor of philosophy at Berlin. He published a "System of Theoretical Philosophy." of Hegel," (1827.) and a work entitled "The Philosophy of Hegel," (1843.)

Gabler, (JOHANN PHILIPP.) a learned German theo-

logian, father of the preceding, was born at Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1753. He became professor of philosophy at Altdorf in 1785, and first professor of theology at Jena

in 1812. He wrote, besides other works, an "Essay on the Hermeneutics of the New Testament," (1788,) and an "Essay on the Mosaic History of the Creation," (1795.) Died in 1826.

See Schroeter, "Erinnerungen an Gabler," 1827.

Gabotto. See Cabot.

Gā'brǐ-eI, a Syrian physician, who practised at Bagdâd. He became chief physician to the Caliph Harounal-Raschid, with whom he had much influence, and to his successor, Alameen, (Alamîn.) He wrote several medical treatises. Died in 829 A.D.

Gabriel, gå Dre'el', (JACQUES,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1667. He erected the Hôtels-de-Ville of Rennes and Dijon, and designed the great sewer of He became architect to the king, chief engineer

Faris. He became architect to the king, thief engineer of bridges, etc. Died in 1742.

Gabriel, (JACQUES ANGE,) an eminent French architect, son of the preceding, was born in Paris about 1710. He was employed by Louis XV. on the principal public works of his reign, among which was the restoration or completion of the Louvre. He designed the two colonnades which border the Place de la Concorde, and which were finished about 1772. The Military School of Paris is called his master-piece. Died in 1782.

See FONTEN AV. "Dictionnaire des Artistes"

See FONTENAY, "Dictionnaire des Artistes."

Gā'brĭ-eI Sioni'ta or "THE Sionite," a learned Maronite, born at Edden, on Mount Lebanon, was educated at Rome. In 1614 he removed to Paris, where he was chosen professor of Arabic in the College of France. He published an Arabic Grammar, and edited or translated into Latin the Arabic and Syrian texts of the Polygict Bible of Le Lyn, Died in 1618. the Polyglot Bible of Le Jay. Died in 1648.

See ZENKER, "Bibliotheca Orientalis."

Gabriel de Chinon, gã bre el deh she non, a French monk, went as a missionary, about 1640, to Ispahân. He died at Malabar in 1670, leaving a "Treatreparation of the Religion, Customs, etc. of the Persians and Armenians," (1671.)

Gabrielli, gå-bre-el'lee, (Cante,) an Italian condottiere and chief of the Guelph party. He served under Charles de Valois, and became Podesta of Florence about 1300. He banished Dante and others.

Gabrielli (Catarina) a famous Italian singer born.

Gabrielli, (CATARINA,) a famous Italian singer, born in Rome in 1730. In 1747 she made her début as prima donna in the opera with complete success. She also performed with great applause at Naples, Vienna, and Saint Petersburg, and made a fortune rapidly. Having accepted an invitation from Catherine II. of Russia, she asked a salary of ten thousand roubles; but the empress objected that she did not pay her field-marshals so much. "Very well," replied Gabrielli: "your majesty may employ the field-marshals to sing." She had a voice of prodigious compass. Died in 1796.

See FÉTIS, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Gabrielli, (GIACOMO,) a son of Cante, noticed above, obtained the dictatorship or chief power at Florence in 1336. He was a tyrannical ruler. In 1338 he was appointed a senator of Rome by the pope. He received the title of captain (capitano) in 1352, and became governor of Florence in 1357. His son CANTE was Podesta or Captain of Florence about 1380.

Gabrielli, (GIULIO,) a cardinal, born in Rome in 1748. In 1808 Pope Pius VII. appointed him secretary of state. A few months later, he was arrested by the

of state. A few months later, he was arrested by the

French and banished. Died in 1822.

Gabriello, gã-bre-el'lo, (Onofrio,) an Italian painter of high reputation, born at Messina in 1616, painted portraits and easel-pictures at Venice and Messina. in 1706.

Gabrini or Gabrino, (NICCOLÒ.) See RIENZI.
Gabrini, gã-bree'nee, (TOMMASO MARIA,) an Italian
mathematician, born at Rôme in 1726; died in 1807.
Gacé, de, deh gắ'sả', (CHARLES AUGUSTE de Matignon—deh mắ'tèn'yỏn',) COUNT, a French general,
born in Paris in 1646, distinguished himself at the sieges

of Mons and Namur, and was made lieutenant-general in 1693. In 1708 he obtained the rank of marshal of France, and commanded an army which made an abortive attempt to aid the Pretender in obtaining the British

crown. Died in 1729.

Gace Brulez, gass brü'la', sometimes called Gaste Blé, a French poet of superior merit, flourished about

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Gachart or Gachard, gå'shår', (Louis Prosper,) archivist of Belgium, was born in Paris about 1800. He was naturalized as a Belgian citizen in 1831, and was appointed keeper of the Belgian archives. He published the "Correspondence of William the Silent," (4 vols., 1847-51,) and other documents for the history of the Netherlands.

See Prescott, "History of Philip II.," vol. ii. book iii.; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1868.

Gaches, gash, (JACQUES,) a French advocate, born at Castres in 1558. He wrote Memoirs of events which occurred between 1555 and 1610. Died in 1612.

Gaches, (RAYMOND,) a French Protestant and elo-

quent preacher, grandson of the preceding, was born at Castres about 1615; died at Paris in 1668.

Gacon, gā'kòn', (FRANÇOIS,) a French satirical poet, born at Lyons in 1667. He made a disgraceful use of his talents, and attacked the most eminent authors,—among there Poilent and Poet He made at Translation. others, Boileau and Bossuet. He produced a French

version of Anacreon, (2 vols., 1712,) besides satires, odes, and other poems. Died in 1725.

Gacon-Dufour, gã'kòn' dü'foor', (MARIE ARMANDE JEANNE,) a French authoress, born in Paris in 1753, was first known as Madame d'Humière. Dufour was

Handle of her second husband. Died in 1835.

Gadd, gåd, (PETER ANTON,) a Swedish chemist and botanist, lived about 1760. He wrote, besides other works, one "On the Diseases of Plants," ("De Morbis

Plantarum," 1748.)
Gaddesden, gâdz'den, (John of,) an English phy. sician of the fourteenth century, attended Edward II., and was the first native physician employed at the Eng-

lish court.

Gaddi, gad'dee, (ANGELO or AGNOLO,) a famous painter, born at Florence about 1324, was a son and pupil of Taddeo, noticed below. He painted in fresco and oil, and was a good colorist, but not equal to his father in expression. His chief work in fresco is a "History of the True Cross," in the church of Santa Croce, Florence. His Madonna in the church of Saint Ambrose is called his best work. He removed to Venice, and enriched himself by commerce. Died in 1287 and enriched himself by commerce. Died in 1387.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Gaddi, (GADDO,) an Italian painter, born in Florence about 1240, was a pupil of Cimabue. He excelled in design and in mosaics. He was employed by Pope Clement V. to adorn the basilica of Saint Peter's and the church of Santa Maria Maggiore. Died in 1312. See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Gaddi, (TADDEO,) a Florentine painter and architect, son of the preceding, was born at Florence in 1300. He surpassed his father, and was the most eminent pupil of Giotto. His first works were frescos painted in the church of Santa Croce of Florence, the subjects of which were taken from the New Testament. He excelled in expression, and was probably the best painter of his time. Among his chief works is "The Virgin surrounded by Saints." He built a bridge over the Arno, called Ponte Vecchio. Died about 1360.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Gade, gå'deh, (NIELS WILHELM,) a Danish musician, born at Copenhagen in 1817. He composed symphonies, overtures, sonatas, etc., succeeded Mendelssohn as director of the concerts at Leipsic, and was appointed master of the royal chapel at Copenhagen about 1850.

Gadebusch, gå'deh-böösh', (FRIEDRICH KONRAD,) a German writer, born in the island of Rügen in 1719, published several valuable works on the history and literature of Livonia and the adjacent provinces. He lived many years at Dorpat, where he died in 1788.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Ga-de'lĭ-us, [Sw. pron. ga-dĭı'le-us,] (ERIK,) a Swedish physician, born at Stockholm in 1778, was chosen in 1823 president of the Academy of Sciences. He gained a prize offered in 1802 for a treatise on medical juris-prudence. Died in 1827.

Gadš'den, (CHRISTOPHER,) an American patriot, born at Charleston, South Carolina, in 1724. He was a resolute and early advocate of the popular cause before the Revolution, and was a delegate to the first Continental Congress, which met in 1774. He served as an officer in the army in 1776, resigned his commission in 1779, and was taken prisoner at Charleston in August, 1780. Died in 1805.

Gadsden, (Christopher Edwards,) an American bicker and the proceeding the process of the proceeding trees have been in Charles.

bishop, a grandson of the preceding, was born in Charles-

Dishop, a grandson of the preceding, was born in Charleston, South Carolina, in 1785. He became a bishop of the Episcopal Church in 1840. Died in 1852.

Gadsden, (JAMES,) an American politician, born in Charleston, South Carolina, in 1788, was a brother of the preceding. He served under General Jackson in the war against the Indians of Florida about 1818. He was sent on a mission to Mexico in 1853, and negotiated a treaty or convention which defined the boundary between the United States and Mexico. In accordance with this treaty, the United States paid Mexico ten million dollars for Arizona. Died in 1800

Gaede, gā'deh, (Hendrik Moritz,) a Danish naturalist, born at Kiel in 1796. He wrote, besides other works, a "Treatise on the Anatomy of Insects," (1815.)

Died in 1834.

Gaelen, van, vån gå'len, (ALEXANDER,) a Dutch painter, born in 1670, visited many courts of Germany, and finally settled in London. He distinguished himself by pictures of battles and of animals. Died in 1728.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Gaertner. See Gärtner.

Gaeta, Duke of. See Gaudin. Gaëtan, gå-à-tån', or Gaëtano, gå-à-tå'no, (Giovan-NI,) an Italian pilot, who in 1542 made a voyage in the service of Spain to the Moluccas, and wrote a narrative of the discoveries made in that region.

Gaetano. See CAJETAN, (CARDINAL.)
Gaetano, (BENEDETTO.) See BONIFACE VIII.
Gaëtano, gå-à-tå'no, or Gaëtani, gå-à-tå'nee, (CE-SARE.) Count della Torre, an Italian poet and antiquary, born at Syracuse in 1718, was professor of moral philosophy in that city. He wrote a work on the "Antiquities of Syracuse," a poem called "The Duties of Man," ("I Doveri dell'Uomo," 1790,) and other works. Died in 1808.

Gaëtano, [Lat. Caieta'nus; Fr. Gaëtan, gå'à'tôn',] SAINT, often called Gaetano di Tiene - gå-à-tå'no de te-a'nà, an Italian priest, born at Vicenza in 1480. His father's name was Thieni or Tiene. With a view to reform the priests, he undertook, in 1524, to found a new order of monks, and obtained the sanction of Pope Clement VII. His friend Caraffa was chosen superior of the order, which took the name of Theatines and became numerous in Italy, Spain, and the Levant. One of the rules of this order forbade them to have private property or receive salaries, or to resort to begging for support. He died in 1547, and was canonized by the pope in 1675.

See Castaldi, "Vita di S. Gaëtano," 1612; B. Destutt de Tracy, "Vie de S. Gaëtan de Thienne," 1774; S. Pepe, "Vita del B. Gaëtano Tiene," 1656.

Gaffarel, gå'(å'rê', (JACQUES,) a French Orientalist and priest, born at Mannes in 1601. He became librarian to Cardinal Richelieu, and chaplain to the king. He wrote, besides other works, "Curiosities of the Talismanic Sculpture of the Persians," (1630,) and a "History of the Subterranean World, containing a Description of Caves, Grottoes, Caverns," etc., (1666.) Died in 1681.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Gaffarelli, gåf-få-rel'lee, or Caffarelli, kåf-få-rel'lee, (GAETANO,) a celebrated Italian singer, born at Bari in 1703, was the son of a peasant named MAJORANO. began his career in a Roman theatre as soprano.

performed with success in the other cities of Italy and in

performed with success in the other cities of Italy and in London, which he visited in 1730. Having amassed a large fortune, he bought the dukedom of Santo Dorato. He had the reputation of being one of the most admirable vocalists of his time. Died in 1783.

Gaforio, gā-fo're-o, Gafforio, gā-fo're-o, or Gafori, gā-fo're-e, sometimes written Gafuri or Gafurio, [Lat. Gafo'Rius,] (Franchino,) an eminent writer on music, born at Lodi, Italy, in 1451. He taught music at Naples, and was appointed chapel-master of Milan Cathedral in 1484. He wrote, besides other works on music, "Practice of Music," etc., ("Practica Musicæ, sive Musicæ Actiones," 1496.) His writings had much influence, and were cited by later writers as a high authority. Died about 1422. about 1522.

See Burney, "History of Music;" Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Gaforius. See Gaforio.

Gage, (THOMAS,) a missionary, born in Ireland or England. He studied with the Jesuits, became a monk, and spent many years as a missionary in Mexico between 1625 and 1637. After many adventures, he returned to London, abjured Catholicism, and published a "New Survey of the West Indies," (1648,) which had great success. He became rector of Deal, in Kent. Died in

Jamaica in 1655.

Gage, (THOMAS,) a British general, who succeeded General Amherst in 1763 as commander of the British army in America. In 1774 he was appointed Governor of Massachusetts colony, and general-in-chief for the continent. In April, 1775, he sent an expedition to Concord to seize the colony's stores, and thus provoked the battle of Lexington, the first explosion of the Revolution. In the following May the Provincial Congress resolved that "no obedience was in future due to Gage, and that he ought to be guarded against as an inveterate enemy." According to Bancroft, "Gage was neither fit to reconcile nor subdue. By his mild temper and love of society he escaped personal enmities, but in earnest business he inspired neither confidence nor fear." He

was recalled in 1775, and died in 1787.

Gā'ģer, (WILLIAM,) an English poet and civilian, who entered Oxford University in 1574, was reputed the best dramatist of his time. He wrote "Ulysses Redux," and

other tragedies.

Gagern, von, fon gå'gërn, (Friedrich Balduin,) a general, born at Weilburg, in Nassau, in 1794, was a son of the following. He fought against the French in 1813

15, and became a general in the Dutch army. Having taken command of the army of Baden in 1848, he was killed by the insurgents in April of that year.

See "Leben des General Gagern," by his brother HEINRICH

WILHELM, 3 vols., 1856.

Gagern, von, (Hans Christoph Ernst,) Baron, a German statesman, born near Worms in 1766, was employed in several missions by the Prince of Orange, who appointed him prime minister in 1814. He represented the King of Holland at the Congress of Vienna in 1815. He was the author of a number of historical and political works. Died in 1852.

Gagern, von, (Heinrich Wilhelm August,) Baron,

son of the preceding, was born at Baireuth in 1799. He studied at Iena, and afterwards filled several offices under the Grand Duke of Hesse-Darmstadt. He was elected in May, 1848, president of the Parliament or National Assembly which met at Frankfort. He was a very popular leader of the Liberal or constitutional party, and favoured the union of the German States on the basis of the exclusion of Austria. He became on the basis of the exclusion of Mustal Proposition of the council of ministers, or prime minister of the empire, in December, 1848. He resigned office in March, 1849, probably because his project to effect the unity of Germany was defeated by the refusal of the King of Prussia to accept the imperial crown. From King of Prussia to accept the imperial crown. From 1864 to 1872 he was Hessian ambassador at Vienna. Died in 1880. He had a high reputation for probity and patriotism.

Gagern, von, (MAXIMILIAN,) a brother of the preceding, born at Weilburg in 1810, was in his youth a councillor of the Duke of Nassau. In 1848 he was a Liberal member of the Parliament of Frankfort.

Gages, de, deh gåzh, ? (JEAN BONAVENTURE DU-MONT,) COUNT, a Spanish general, born at Mons, in Hainault, in 1682. He fought for Philip V. of Spain in the war of the Spanish succession, 1701-12. Having obtained command of the Spanish army in Italy in 1742, he defeated the Austrians at Campo-Santo in 1742, he skilful manœuvres in the ensuing campaigns (1744–46) were highly applauded. He was appointed Viceroy of Navarre in 1748. His retreat from Campo-Freddo in 1746 was called by Rousseau the most brilliant maneurre of that century. Died in 2746 i œuvre of that century. Died in 1753. See Lavallee, "Histoire d'Espagne."

Gagliardi, gål-yar'dee, (Bernardino,) an Italian painter, born at Città-di-Castello in 1609, was an imitator of Guido and the Caracci. Died in 1660.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Gagliardo, gål-yar'do, (ACHILLE,) an Italian Jesuit and writer, born at Padua about 1537; died in 1607.
Gagliuffi, gål-yoof'fee, (MARCO FAUSTINO,) an improvisator, born at Ragusa in 1764; died in 1834.
Gagnæus or Gagnée. See GAGNI.
Gagni, gån'ye', or Gagnée, de, deh gån'yà', [Lat. GAGNÆ'US,] (JEAN,) a French theologian, born in or near Paris. He became rector of the University of Paris in 1531, and afterwards chief almoner and preacher to in 1531, and afterwards chief almoner and preacher to Francis I., who employed him to read and expound books to him during his repasts. Having obtained from books to him during his repasts. Having obtained from the king an order which opened to him all the libraries of France, he examined and published many manuscripts, and by this means promoted the revival of learning. He wrote several learned works on theology, and "Commentaries on the Four Gospels," (1552.) Died in 1549.

Gagnier, gan'ye-4', (Jean,) a French priest and eminent Orientalist, was born in Paris about 1670. He

emigrated to England about 1700, and, having renounced the Roman Catholic religion, became professor of Hebrew and Arabic at Oxford. He published, besides other works, a Latin version of Abulfeda's "Life of Mahomet," (1723,) and a "Life of Mahomet," in French, (2 vols., 1732.) Died in 1740.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Gaguin, ga'gan', (Robert,) a French historian, orator, and monk, was born near Bethune about 1425. He was chosen professor of rhetoric in the University of Paris in 1463, and was employed with credit in diplomatic missions by Louis XI., Charles VIII., and Louis XII. He wrote, besides other works, in Latin, "A History of the French (or Franks) from Pharamond to the Year 1499," which was praised by Erasmus for fidelity and other merits. Died in 1501.

See Nickron, "Mémoires."

Ga-hā'gan,? (USHER,) an Irish scholar, translated into Latin verse Pope's "Essay on Criticism" and "Temple of Fame." He was executed at Tyburn, for clipping

coin, in 1749.

Gahn, gan, (Joseph Gottlieb,) a Swedish mineralogist and chemist, born in 1745, was a pupil of Bergmann. He discovered that phosphorus is a component of bones, and made some improvements in the arts of mining and metallurgy. He was the first who obtained manganese in the metallic state, and discovered the primitive form of calcareous spar. Died in 1818.

of calcareous spar. Died in 1818.

See H. JAERTA, "Åminnelse-Tal öfver J. G. Gahn," 1832.

Gaichiés, gå'she-å', (JEAN,) a French priest, born at Condom in 1647, wrote "Maxims for the Ministry of the Pulpit," (1710.) Died in 1731.

Gail, gå' or gå'ye, (EDME SOPHIE Garre—går,) the wife of the following, was born at Melun in 1776. She was an admirable musical genius, and composed several operas, one of which, called "The Jealous Couple," was performed in Paris, in 1813, with brilliant success. She also produced several charming ballads. She separated from M. Gail soon after their marriage, (1794.) Died in from M. Gail soon after their marriage, (1794.) Died in 1819.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Gail, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French Hellenist, born in Paris in 1755. In 1791 he obtained the chair of Greek literature in the College of France, where he taught with success about twenty years. He became a member of the Institute in 1809, and keeper of the Greek and Latin 983

manuscripts in the Royal Library in 1815. He published, besides a Latin version of Thucydides, (5 vols., 1807,) a great number of editions and translations of the Greek authors, and a Greek grammar, (1798.) Died in 1829. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gail, (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a French Hellenist, a son of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1795. He was a sub-stitute of his father as professor in the College of France. He published an excellent edition of Hudson's "Geographi Græci Minores," (3 vols., 1826-31,) and other successful works. Died in 1845.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Gail Hamilton. See Dodge, (Mary Abigail.)
Gailhabaud, g½'l¾'bō', (Jules,) a French archæologist, born at Lille in 1810. He published a valuable work entitled "Ancient and Modern Monuments," ("Monuments anciens et modernes," 4 vols., 1840-49,) and "Architecture of the Period from the Fifth to the Sixteenth Century," (1857.)

Gaillard, gā'yār', (GABRIEL HENRI,) a popular French historian, born at Ostel, in Picardy, in 1726. He was admitted into the Academy of Lorentzini 1726.

historian, born at Ostel, in Picardy, in 1726. He was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions in 1760, and published in 1766 a "History of Francis I.," (7 vols.) His capital work is a "History of the Rivalry between France and England," ("Histoire de la Rivalité de la France et de l'Angleterre," II vols., 1771-77,) which opened to him the doors of the French Academy in 1771. Among his numerous other works are a "History of the Rivalry between France and Spain," (8 vols., 1801;) a "Historical Dictionary," (6 vols., 1789-1804,) which forms part of the "Encyclopédie Méthodique;" and a "Life of Malesherbes," (1805,) who was his friend. His principal merits as a writer are clearness, elegance, facility, and truthfulness. Died near Chantilly in 1806.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gaillard, gã'yār'.? (JOHN ERNEST,) a musical com-

Gaillard, gã'yãr',? (JOHN ERNEST,) a musical composer, born at Zell about 1686, lived in London, and composed for the stage. Died in 1749.

Gaillard, de, de, gã'yãr', (HONORÉ REYNAUD,) a French Jesuit, born at Aix in 1641, gained distinction as a pulpit orator. He became rector of the College of Paris, and confessor to the queen of James II. of England. Died in 1727.

See Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Gaillard de Lonjumeau, gắ'yắR' deh lòn'zhii'mō', a French ecclesiastic, became Bishop of Apt in 1673. He conceived the project of a great historical dictionary, for which he collected copious materials. The work was edited by his chaplain, Moréri, and published in 1674. Died in 1695

Gaillardot, gã'yãR'do', (CLAUDE ANTOINE,) a French naturalist and physician, born at Lunéville in 1774. He found in the vicinity of that town fossils of many huge reptiles. He wrote a "Memoir on the Fossils of the Mottled Sandstone," (1806,) and other works. Died in 1833.

Gai'nas, a Goth, who became a Roman general and served under Stilicho in 205 A.D. Soon after that date

served under Stilicho in 395 A.D. Soon after that date he obtained the chief command of an army which Arcadius sent against Tribigild, another Gothic chief; but, instead of fighting him, he formed a coalition with him and marched against Constantinople. Arcadius was alarmed, and negotiated with Gainas, who was admitted into the capital with his army and received the title of "master-general." His demand of liberty of worship for the Goths (who were Arians) provoked the Catholics, who massacred many of his army. Gainas retreated into Thrace, and was killed near the Danube by the Huns in 400 A.D.

See Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Gaines, ganz, (EDMUND PENDLETON,) an American general, born in Culpepper county, Virginia, in 1777. He served as captain at Chrystler's Field, in November, 1813, and, having become brigadier-general, defended Fort Erie with success in 1814. Died in 1849.

See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iv.

Gainsborough, ganz'bur-eh, (Thomas,) an excellent English landscape-painter, born at Sudbury in 1727. He 1643, was a poet, and a friend of Boileau. His ode on

became a student of art in London about the age of fifteen, and painted portraits chiefly in the early part of his career. Having worked some years at Ipswich, he removed to Bath about 1760. Among his works are several good portraits of the royal family. He settled in London about 1775, after which he devoted himself to landscapes. He was one of the first members of the Royal Academy. His works are admired for simplicity and fidelity to nature. His early style differed from his later, and arbibited more attention to minute details. He and exhibited more attention to minute details. He excels in richness of colour and in the distribution of light and shade, and is considered superior to any of light and shade, and is considered superior to any English landscape-painter who had appeared before his time. Among his works are "The Woodman in the Storm," "The Cottage Door," and "The Shepherd Boy," "Gainsborough's hand," says Ruskin, "is as light as the sweep of a cloud,—as swift as the flash of a sunbeam. His forms are grand, simple, and ideal. . . . The greatest colorist since Rubens, and the last, I think, of legitimate colorists,—that is to say, of those who were fully acquainted with the power of their mater. who were fully acquainted with the power of their material,—pure in his English feeling, profound in his seriousness, graceful in his gaiety, there are nevertheless certain deductions to be made from his worthiness," etc. ("Modern Painters.") Died in London, August, 1788.

See THICKNESS, "Sketch of the Life of Gainsborough;" CUNNINGHAM, "Lives of British Painters."

Gaiš'ford, (Thomas,) D.D., a distinguished English scholar, born in Wiltshire in 1780. He became regius professor of Greek at Oxford about 1811, and afterwards Dean of Christ Church. He published, besides other works, "Poetæ Græci Minores," (3 vols., 1814–16,) an edition of Herodotus, (1824,) and one of Suidas, (1834.) He had a high reputation as a critic. Died in 1855.

Gā'ius (or Gajus) or Cā'ius, a Roman jurist of high authority, is supposed to have flourished in the reign of Antoninus Pius, 138–161 A.D. Little or nothing is positively known of his personal history. His writings were recognized as a standard by the Roman jurists until the compilation of the Code of Justinian, which was based upon the "Institutes" of Gaius. In 1816 Niebuhr discovered at Verona, on a palimpsest, a treatise on Roman law, which was ascertained to be the Institutes of Gaius and was published in 1820-21. This discovery was regarded as an important contribution to the history of law.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" VAN YSSELMONDE, "Dissertatio de Gaji Legis Actionibus," 1840.

Gaj, gī, (Lewis,) a Croatian journalist, born at Kra-pina in 1810. He founded, in 1835, the "Croatian Gazette," which became afterwards the "National Illy-rian Gazette." This journal acquired extensive influence, and is said to have effected a great literary and political

improvement among the Slavonians.

Galaccini, gål-låt-chee'nee, or Gallaccini, gål-låt-

Galaccini, gá-lat-chee'nee, or Gallaccini, gál-lat-chee'nee, (Teofilo,) an Italian geometer, born at Sienna in 1564. He wrote an able work "On the Errors of Architects," (1767.) Died in 1641.
Galand. See Galland.
Galanino, gá-lá-nee'no, an Italian painter, whose proper name was Baldassare Aloisi, was born at Bologna in 1578. He was a pupil of the Caracci, and worked in Rome with success, especially in portraits. He also painted history. Died in 1638.
Galanti. gá-lán'tee. (Giuspppe Maria.) an Italian

He also painted history. Died in 1638.

Galanti, gå-lån'tee, (GIUSEPPE MARIA,) an Italian publicist, born at Campobasso in 1743. He published a "Geographical and Political Description of the Two Sicilies," (4 vols., 1786-93,) and other works. Died at Naples in 1866.

Galateo. See Ferrari, (Antonio.)
Galatin. See Gallatin.

Galatin, (Peter,) a Franciscan monk, who flourished about 1520. He wrote "On the Mysteries of the Catholic Truth," ("De Arcanis catholicæ Veritatis," 1518.)

Galaup. See Pérouse, La.

Galaup de Chasteuil, gå'lö' deh shå'tul' or shå'-

in 1588. He passed his latter years as an anchorite on Mount Lebanon, where he died in 1644.

His nephew, Pierre Galaup de Chasteuil, born in

the capture of Maestricht (1673) is admired. Died in

1727. Găl'ba, (Pub'lius Sulpiç'ius,) a Roman general, who was elected consul for 211 B.C. He commanded in the war against Philip of Macedon from 211 to 204, but performed nothing of much importance. In 200 B.C. he was re-elected consul, and renewed the war in Macedonia. He defeated Philip near Eordea in 199, and returned to Rome the next year.

Galba, (Sergius or Servius Sulpicius,) a Roman general and orator, who commanded in Spain in 150 B.C. and perfidiously massacred many thousand Lusitanians. Viriathus was one of those who escaped from this massacre. Galba was elected consul 144 B.C. His eloquence

is highly praised by Cicero.

Galba, (SERVIUS SULPICIUS,) a Roman emperor, born in 3 or 4 B.C., of a noble family. He was consul under Tiberius in 33 A.D., and in the reign of Caligula commanded the army in Germany, where he acquired reputation for military skill. Claudius, having succeeded to the throne, appointed Galba Governor of Africa, in which post he obtained successes. He commanded an army in Spain at the death of Nero, 68 A.D. He was then proclaimed emperor by his own troops and the Prætorian guards, whose choice was confirmed by the senate. But he speedily lost the popular favour by his severity, parsimony, and impolitic measures. The army declared for Otho, and Galba was slain, after a reign of seven months, in 69 A.D. According to Tacitus, he would have been universally considered worthy to reign if he had never been emperor.

See Plutarch, "Life of Galba;" Suetonius, "Galba;" Tactus, "Annales;" Niebuhr, "History of Rome;" Franz Horn, "Historische Gemälde: Galba, Otho und Vitellius," 1812.

Gāle, (JOHN,) an eminent Baptist minister, born in London in 1680. He studied at Leyden, and on his return became one of the ministers of Paul's Alley, near Barbican, London. His principal work is "Reflections on Wall's Defence (or History) of Infant Baptism," (1711,) which is called one of the best works on that subject. Died in 1721.

See "Life of John Gale," prefixed to his Works.

Gale, (ROGER,) son of Thomas Gale, of Scruton, born in 1672, was member of Parliament, Fellow of the Royal Society, and treasurer of the Antiquarian Society, and wrote several antiquarian treatises. Died in 1744.

Gale, (Samuel,) an English antiquary, a brother of the preceding, was born in London in 1682. He pub-lished a "History of Winchester Cathedral," (1715.)

Died in 1754.

Gale, (Theophilus,) a learned English nonconformist divine, born at Kings-Teignton, Devonshire, in 1628. He became a Fellow of Magdalene College, and a popular preacher at Winchester, from which he was ejected for nonconformity in 1661. His reputation is founded on a great work, called "The Court of the Gentiles; or, A Discourse touching the Original of Human Literature from the Scriptures," (5 vols., 1669-77,) in which he argues that the heathen theology and philosophy were derived from the Scriptures and the Jewish Church. He seeme assistant to John Rowe at Holborn and such became assistant to John Rowe at Holborn, and succeeded him in 1677. Died in 1678.

Gale, (THOMAS,) an eminent English surgeon, born

in 1507. He served in the army of Henry VIII. in France in 1544, and in that of Philip II. in 1557. He afterwards practised in London, and wrote several pro-

fessional treatises, (1563-86.)

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Gale, (THOMAS,) D.D., an eminent English classical scholar and critic, born at Scruton, Yorkshire, in 1636. He became professor of Greek in Cambridge University in 1666, and was master of Saint Paul's School, London, from 1672 to 1697. In the latter year he was appointed Dean of York. He was also a Fellow of the Royal Society. He published, besides other works, "Mythological, Ethical, and Physical Works or Treatises," ("Opuscula mythologica, ethica, et physica," 1671,) an edition of Herodotus's History, (1679,) and an edition of Cicero's Works, (1681.) Died in 1702.

See "Biographia Britannica."

physician, born at Palermo about 1605. He practised in that city, where he also taught medicine for twenty-five years with great success. He had a high reputation as a philosopher, and was regarded as a second Galen by his contemporaries. Among his works are "Hippocrates Revived," (1650,) a Treatise on the Use of Brandy, (1667,) and several poems. Died in 1675.

Galeazzo. See Visconti.

Gallen I Lat Chally Use Carrons Green Register. Galeano, gå-là-à'no, (Giuseppe,) an eminent Italian

Gā'len, [Lat. CLAU'DIUS GALE'NUS; Gr. Κλαύδιος Γαληνός; Fr. GALIEN, gå'le-ån'; It. GALIENO, gå-le-ā'no,] a celebrated Greek medical writer and pagan philosopher, born at Pergamus, (or Pergamum,) in Mysia, in 131 A.D. He studied the Platonic and the Peripatetic philosophies, and was instructed in anatomy by Satyrus. he visited several foreign countries, to perfect his edu-cation at the best schools. At the age of thirty-four he removed to Rome, where he acquired great celebrity as a practitioner of medicine and surgery. He obtained the confidence of Marcus Aurelius, who appointed him physician to Commodus, the heir of the empire. He also lectured on anatomy in Rome. Towards the end of his life he returned to his native city. His death is variously dated from 200 to 210 A.D. He rendered imvariously dated from 200 to 210 A.D. He rendered important services to the science of medicine, and left a great number of works in Greek, many of which are lost. Of

"Galen had not," says the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," "the noble simplicity of Hippocrates. . . . He impairs the purity of his principles by fanciful explanations and by subtilities. He is, nevertheless, the only one among all the ancients who has given us a complete system (corps) of medicine."

Galen rejected the various medical systems which

Galen rejected the various medical systems which were in vogue in his time, and formed a new eclectic system, which maintained its authority for thirteen centuries. He was regarded as an oracle by the Arabs and Europeans until the fifteenth century. Among his and Europeans until the inteenth Century. Anion insection works (above eighty in number) are a treatise on anatomy, (Περὶ ἀνατομικῶν ἐγχειρῆσεων,) a capital work on physiology, called "On the Uses of the Parts of the Human Body," Ύγιεινά, "On Preserving Health," ("De Sanitate Tuenda,") and "De Locis affectis," a

("De Sanitate Tuenda,") and "De Locis affectis," a treatise on pathology, which Haller regarded as one of Galen's best productions. He wrote many able works on ethics, logic, and philosophy, in one of which he praises the temperance and self-denial of the Christians.

See Suidas, Γαλημός; Αβοοιεραρα, "Historia Dynastiarum;" FABRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Græca;" DANIEL LE CLERC, "Historie de la Médecine;" Sprengel, "History of Medicine;" HALLER, "Bibliotheca Medicine;" ORREMBERG, "Exposé des Connaissances de Galien," 1841; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" A. Fumanelli, "190 Vita et Moribus Galeni," 1577; A. Wernrig, "Oratio de Vita Galeni," 1570; SMITH, "Greek and Roman Biography and Mythology;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Galen. van, vån gå/en, [IAN,) a brave naval officer.

Galen, van, van gå'len, (JAN.) a brave naval officer, born at Essen, in Westphalia, about 1600. He entered the Dutch navy, distinguished himself in battles against the Spaniards, and rose to the rank of commodore. In 1653 he defeated the English fleet near Leghorn, and at the same time received a mortal wound.

See Oostkamp, "Leven, Daden en Lotgevallen van den Kommandeur J. van Galen," 1830.

Galen, von, fon gå'len, (Christoph Bernhard,) a warlike German prelate, born in Westphalia about 1605. He was elected Prince-Bishop of Münster in 1650. In 1665 he joined Charles II. of England in a war against He waged other aggressive wars, and is called by Sismondi a "mitred brigand." Died in 1678.

See Le Lorrain, "Vie de C. B. de Galen, etc.," Rouen, 1679; Johann von Alphen, "De Vita et Rebus gestis C. Bernardi Episcopi, etc.," 1694; E. Wiens, "Sammlung fragmentarischer Nachrichten über C. B. von Galen," 1834.

Galenus, (CLAUDIUS.) See GALEN.
Galeotti, gå-là-ot'tee, (Alberto,) an eminent Italian
jurist, born at Parma; died about 1285.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Galeotti, (MARZIO,) an Italian writer, born at Narni about 1440. He was professor of belles-lettres at Bo-logna, from which he was expelled for his religious opinions. He afterwards was preceptor of the son of Matthias Corvinus, King of Hungary. Among his works is one entitled "On Man and his Parts," ("De Homine

et ejus Partibus," 1490.) Died about 1494.

Galeotti, (SEBASTIANO,) an Italian painter, born at
Florence about 1676. His chief works are his frescos in the church of La Madalena in Genoa. Died in 1746.

See GALERIUS.

Galère. See Galerius.

Ga-le'rĭ-us, [Fr. Galère, gắ'lair',] (Cal'us Vale'-RIUS Maximia'nus,) a Roman emperor, was a native of Dacia, and of humble origin. From the rank of private soldier he rose to the highest commands in the army. In the year 292 a.D. he was adopted as son or heir, with the title of Cæsar, by Diocletian, whose daughter he married; and a few years later he commanded the army which defeated the Persian king Narses. The violent persecution of the Christians by Diocletian is ascribed to the instigation of Galerius. Diocletian is ascribed to the instigation of Galerius. When Diocletian and Maximian abdicated, in 305, Galerius and Constantius Chlorus succeeded as colleagues in the empire, and the former took for his share Illyria, Thrace, Macedonia, Greece, and the Eastern provinces. His colleague having died in 306, Galerius wished to choose Severus in his place; but Constantine and Maxentius opposed him, and Severus was slain. After he had failed in an attempt to capture Rome, he retired to one of his provinces, and died in 311 A.D. After he

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Tille-MONT, "Histoire des Empereurs."

Gales, galz, (Joseph.) a distinguished journalist, born in England about 1760. He established and edited "The Sheffield Register," which, on coming to the United States Sheffield Register," which, on coming to the United States in 1793, he sold to Montgomery the poet, who had been brought up in his family. After editing for some time "The Independent Gazetteer," in Philadelphia, a Republican journal, in which he introduced short-hand reports of debates in Congress, he founded, in 1799, "The Raleigh (N.C.) Register." Died in 1841.

Gales, (Joseph.) a son of the preceding, was born near Sheffield, England, in 1786. He removed to Washington in 1807, and became in 1810 the proprietor and editor of the "National Intelligencer," which after 1813 was issued daily. It became a very able and influential organ of the Whig party. Died in 1860.

Galestruzzi, gâ-lês-troot'see, or Gallestruzzi, gâl-lês-troot'see, (Giovanni Battista), an Italian engraver and painter, born at Florence about 1618. He settled in Rome, and was received into the Academy of Saint

in Rome, and was received into the Academy of Saint Luke in 1652. Died in Rome about 1670.

Galfrid (or Geoffroy) de Beaulieu, gal'fre' deh bõ'-

le-uh', a French monk, confessor to Saint Louis, who was attended by him in his two crusades. Died in 1274.

Galfridus de Vinosalvo. See Geoffroi de Vin-

Galhegos, de, da gâl-ya'gòs, (MANOEL, or MANUEL,) a popular Portuguese poet, born in Lisbon in 1597, was a friend of Lope de Vega. He produced a poem on the "Wars of the Giants against Jupiter," (1628,) which was admired for its brilliant imagery and elegant style, and a poem named "The Temple of Memory," (1635,) which increased his celebrity. He also wrote several dramas, which were performed with applause. Died in 1665.
Galiani, gâ-le-â'nee. (FERDINANDO.) ABBÉ. an Italian

Galiani, gå-le-å'nee, (FERDINANDO,) ABBÉ, an Italian political economist, born at Chieti, in the Abruzzi, in 1728. He wrote (1750) an able treatise "On Currency," or Money, ("Della Moneta,") which acquired a European reputation and influenced the legislation of his own country, then disturbed by a surplus of precious metals and the consequent enormous rise in the price of commodities. In 1759 he was appointed secretary of legation at Paris, where he remained many years and attracted much notice by his wit and convivial powers. While in Paris, he argued against the free exportation of corn, in his "Dialogues on the Corn Trade," in French, (1770,) which obtained great success, and of which Voltaire said, "This work seems like the joint production of Plato and Molière." "No one," said Turgot, "could maintain a bad cause with more wit, grace, finesse, and reasonableness in details." Having returned to Naples in 1769, he was appointed one of the ministers of the junta of royal domains in 1777, and first assessor or minister of the council of finance in 1782. He wrote an able treatise "On the Reciprocal Duties of Neutrals

and Belligerents," (1782.) Died at Naples in 1787. He left in manuscript a Life of Horace and a Commentary on that poet, which, says Ginguené, are learned and original, like all his works. His "Letters to Madame d'Epinay" were published in 1818.

See Marmontel, "Mémoires;" Grimm, "Correspondance;" Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi."

Galiano, gå-le-å'no, (ANTONIO ALCALA,) a distinguished Spanish political writer and orator, was born at Cadiz about 1790. He promoted with zeal the revolution of 1820, and was elected in 1821 to the Cortes, in which he highly distinguished himself as an orator and leader of the Liberal party. Having been driven into exile in 1823, he went to England, and became professor of Spanish in the London University about 1828. He wrote a "History of Spanish Literature in the Nineteenth Century," which was published in the "Athenæum" (1834) and is highly commended. He returned to Spain in 1834, and joined the Conservative party about 1836, after which he was again exiled, for political reasons.

Galien, the French for GALEN, which see.

Galien, gă'le-ân', (JOSEPH,) a French natural philosopher, born near Le Puy in 1699. He is said to have been one of the first who conceived the practicability of ascending by means of an apparatus lighter than air. He pubtion of 1820, and was elected in 1821 to the Cortes, in

ing by means of an apparatus lighter than air. He published "The Art of Aerial Navigation," and a treatise "On the Formation of Hail." Died in 1782.

Galieno, the Italian for GALEN, which see. Galigai. See ANCRE, (MARSHAL D'.) Galilæus or Galilée. See GALLEI.

Galilei, gå-le-la'ee, (ALESSANDRO,) an Italian architect, born at Florence in 1691. He worked at Florence and Rome, where he was employed by Pope Clement XII., and where he built the façade of the church of Saint John of the Florentines, and the chapel Corsini, which is called his master-piece. Died in 1737.

Galilei, gå-le-lā'ee, [Fr. Galilfe, gå'le'là'; Lat. Galilæ'us or Galile'us,] (Galileo,) commonly called simply Galileo, gål-e-lee'o, [It. pron. gå-le-lā'o,] an illustrious Italian mathematician and natural philosopher, was born of a noble family at Pisa, the 15th of February, 1564. From early childhood he showed a rare aptitude for mechanical invention. After having studied, at Florence, the classics, music, and painting, he went to Pisa in 1582 to study medicine. But the impulse of his genius and destiny caused him to prefer geometry and physical philosophy, in which he made rapid progress. He discovered about 1584 the isochronism of the vibrations of a pendulum. Like his contemporary, Bacon, he asserted his independence against the authority of Aristotle, (whose system was then followed with blind and servile (whose system was then followed with blind and servile submission,) and appealed to the impartial evidence and umpirage of experiment. In 1589 he was chosen professor of mathematics in the University of Pisa, where he demonstrated the fallacy of the received theory that bodies of unequal weights will fall with proportionate velocities, by dropping metallic balls of different sizes from the top of the Leaning Tower. He was also the first who discovered the law by which the velocity of falling bodies is accelerated. In 1592 the senate of Venice appointed him professor of mathematics in Padua for the term of six years, which term was renewed in 1598. During this period he invented a thermometer, and, after examining the rival theories of mometer, and, after examining the rival theories of was then regarded as heretical by the schoolmen and clergy of Italy. In 1609 his celebrity was greatly increased by the construction of his telescope (the honour of inventing which is generally conceded to him) and by the sublime results which he realized in its application to astronomy and the "structure of the universe." He saw with rapt and devout admiration the mountains and valleys of the moon, and the phases of Venus; he discovered the satellites of Jupiter, and resolved into myriads of stars or flaming orbs the luminous nebulæ of the Milky Way. He hastened to impart these glorious revelations in his "Sidereal Messenger," ("Sidereus Nuncius,") published in 1610. About the year 1611 he accepted an invitation to Florence, where he was liberally patronized by Cosimo de' Medici.

While Galileo was thus employed in consolidating the

Copernican system by sensible evidence, and unfolding to the human mind the grandeur of the universe, the Jesuits and other enemies denounced him to the Inquisition as a heretic. In 1616 he was summoned to Rome, and had an interview with the pope, Paul V., who positively forbade him to teach the doctrine of the motion of the earth, and, on his giving a promise to that effect, permitted him to return to Florence. For a number of years he enjoyed a truce from persecution, and even received some kindness from the next pope, Urban VIII. In 1632 he published his great work, the "Dialogues on the Ptolemaic and Copernican Systems," in which, with graceful felicity of style, he employs all the resources of wit, fancy, reason, and eloquence to render the truth at-tractive. The dialogue is carried on by Salviati, Sagredo, and Simplicius, the last of whom (a fictitious person) maintains the theory of Ptolemy. The appearance of this work occasioned a great outcry at Rome. The pope was persuaded that the author had exposed him to ridicule, in the character of Simplicius; and Galileo was again cited before the Inquisition, in his seventieth year. After a confinement of several months, he was induced to sign a document abjuring the obnoxious theory, (that the earth had a diurnal motion, as well as a motion round the sun,) and promised to refrain from teaching it; but even this did not procure his liberation. It is said that, as he rose from the kneeling posture in which he signed his name, he whispered to a friend, "E pur se muove," ("It moves nevertheless.") His confinement was continued a few years, though not in the severest form, and it appears that he pursued his studies and observations until he became blind. He was visited by Milton in 1638. He died at or near Florence in January, 1642, within a year of the birth of Newton. He was never married. His temper was cheerful and sociable, his features comely, and his person of medium stature. Among his principal disciples were Torricelli and Viviani. In regard to the invention of the telescope, to which allusion has been made above, we may here remark that although Jens or Jansen, a Dutch optician, first invented a small spy-glass, intended for a plaything, yet Galileo was the first who constructed an astronomical telescope and applied it to its noblest use. Galileo himself says that he had heard of the invention in Holland of an instrument which enlarged the size of distant objects, but was not informed how it was constructed, and that the one he used was the result of his own study and experiments. The most important discovery of Galileo was that of Jupiter's satellites, the eclipses of which afforded the first good method of determining longitudes. His "Scienza mechanica" was written in 1592, but not printed until 1634. About 1582 he obtained the idea of the pendulum from the oscillations of a lamp suspended in a church; and Biot

oscillations of a lamp suspended in a church; and Biot says he constructed a clock in 1633 in which the pendulum was used. Hume ranks Galileo above Lord Bacon as an author and philosopher. ("History of England," vol. iv.) A good edition of Galileo's complete works was published at Florence by Alberi, 20 vols., 1842–58.

See Viviani, "Vita del Galilei," L. Brenna, "Vita Galilei," in Fabroni's "Vitæ Italorum," Drinkwater Bethune, "Life of Galileo," in the "Library of Useful Knowledge;" Str. David Brewster, "Martyrs of Science," 1841; Nellli, "Vita di Galilei," 2 vols., 1793; Philarète Chasles, "Galileo; sa Vie, son Procès et ses Contemporains," 1862; G. Libri, "Histoire de la Vie et des Œuvres de G. Galilei," 1841; Campanella, "Apologia pro Galileo," 1622; Frist, "Elogio del Galileo," 1775; A. Cattaneo, "Cenni su la Vita di G. Galilei, "1843; "North British Review" for November, 1860; Biot, article on Galileo in the "Biographie Universelle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Galilei, (VINCENTIO,) the father of the great astronomer, resided in Florence, and was married in 1562 to Julia Venturi. He excelled in the theory and practice of music, and wrote a learned treatise entitled a "Dialogue on Ancient and Modern Music." He died about 1600.

Galileo, (the celebrated philosopher.) See Galilei, (GALILEO.)

Galileo, (VINCENTIO,) a son of the great astronomer, was born about 1600. He aided his father in experiments, cultivated literature, and gave special attention to the application of the pendulum to clocks. Died in 1649.

Galileus. See Galliei.
Galimard, gắ'le'mắn', (Nicolas Auguste,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1813, was a pupil of

Ingres. Among his works are "Nausicaa and her Companions," and "The Evangelists."

Galin, gå'lån', (Pierre,) a French musician, born at Samatan in 1786, invented a new method of teaching music, named the "Method of the Méloplaste." Died in 1822.

Galindes de Caravajal, gå-lèn'dés dà kå-rå-vå-Hål', (LORENZO,) a Spanish lawyer and historian, born at Placencia in 1472. Ferdinand the Catholic chose him as president of his council of state. He wrote a history of John II. of Castile, and other works. Died in 1532.

See Prescott, "History of Ferdinand and Isabella," vol. iii.

Galindo, gā-lèn'do, (BEATRIZ,) a Spanish lady, born at Salamanca in 1475, excelled in the use of the Latin language, and was regarded as a prodigy of learning. She became a lady of honour to Isabella of Castile.

Died in 1535.

Galiot (or Galliot) de Genouillac, gå'le'o' deh zheh'noo'yāk', Scigneur d'Acier, (då'se-à',) a French officer, born in Quercy about 1466, was made grand officer, born in 1512, and afterwards grand equerry master of artillery in 1512, and afterwards grand equerry to Francis I. He displayed skill at the battles of Marignano and of Pavía, (1525.) Died in 1546.

See Brantôme, "Vie de Galliot," vol. ii.

Galisonnière. See Gallissonière.

Galisonnière. See Gallissonière.
Galitzin or Galitsin. See Gallitzin.
Gall, gâl, (Ferdinand), Baron, a German author, born at Battenberg, in Hesse, in 1809. He wrote, besides other works, "Travels in Sweden in the Summer of 1836," (2 vols., 1838), and "Paris and its Salons," (2 vols., 1845,) which had a great success. In 1846 he became intendant of the royal theatre at Stuttgart.
Gall, gaul, [Ger. pron. gâl,] (Franz Joseph,) a German physician, distinguished as the founder of the system of phrenology, was born at Tiefenbrunn, in Baden, on the 9th of March, 1758. He studied natural sciences

on the 9th of March, 1758. He studied natural sciences at Strasburg, and passed thence to Vienna about 1781. He graduated as M.D. at Vienna in 1785, and practised in that city for many years. In 1791 he published a medical work entitled "Medical and Philosophical Researches on Nature and Art," ("Philosophisch-medicinische Untersuchungen über Natur und Kunst,") etc. He devoted much time to the study of the brain and to the devoted much time to the study of the brain and to the external signs connected with the different functions and faculties of the human mind, and began in 1796 to lecture on these subjects in Vienna. Among his principal doctrines are the following: that the brain is the organ of all the faculties, propensities, and sentiments; that different parts of the brain are appropriated to particular mental faculties or moral affections; and that the capacity and character of a person are indicated by the external form of his skull. About 1805 he began, with his pupil and coadjutor, Dr. Spurzheim, to propagate their system by lectures in Paris, Berlin, and other cities of Europe. Dr. Gall became a permanent resident of Paris in 1807. He presented to the Institute in 1808 his "Researches into the Nervous System in General and the Brain in Particular," which was unfavourably criticised by a committee of the Institute, in their report. His principal work is entitled "The Anatomy and Physiology of the Nervous System in General, and of the Brain in Particular," (4 vols., 1810–19, in French.) He was assisted in this work by Dr. Spurzheim. (See Spurzheim.) Died in Paris in 1828.

See "Edinburgh Review" for June, 1815; "Quarterly Review" for April, 1815; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gâll, (RICHARD,) a Scottish poet, born in 1776, was a printer of Edinburgh. He acquired distinction as the author of a poem called "Arthur's Seat," and of several popular songs, among which are "The Farewell to Ayrshire," and "The Braes o' Drumlie." Died in 1801.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Gall, gaul, or Gal'lus, SAINT, called "the Apostle of the Swiss," was born in Ireland about 550 A.D. He was a disciple of Saint Columban, whom he accompanied to Gaul in 585. He founded the monastery of Saint Gall, in the Swiss canton of that name. Died in 646 A.D.

See Karl Greith, "Der heilige Gallus der Apostel Allemanniens," 1845.

Gallæus. See Gallé.

Găl'la-gher, (WILLIAM D.,) an American poet and journalist, born in Philadelphia in 1808. He edited several literary journals in Ohio, and was associate editor of the "Cincinnati Gazette," 1840-50. He removed to Louisville, Kentucky, about 1853. Among his works are three volumes of poems entitled "Erato," (1835-37.)

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America."

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America."

Gallais, gā'là', (Jean Pierre,) a French historical and political writer, born at Doué (Anjou) in 1756. In the Revolution he was a zealous royalist. He wrote many mediocre works, among which is a "History of France from the Death of Louis XVI. to the Peace of 1815," (2 vols., 1820.) Died in 1820.

Gallait, gā'là', (Louis.) an eminent Belgian historical painter, born at Tournay in 1810, studied in Paris. Among his works are "Job and his Friends," "The Abdication of Charles V.," (1841,) and "The Last Moments of Egmont," (1853.)

ments of Egmont," (1853.)

Galland, ga'lôn', (ANTOINE,) a distinguished French Orientalist and antiquary, born at Rollot, in Picardy, in 1646. He made several journeys to the Levant to collect medals and copy inscriptions. About 1680 he had a commission from Colbert to make antiquarian researches in the East. He was admitted into the Academy of In the East. He was admirted into the recating of Inscriptions in 1701, and became professor of Arabic in the Royal College in 1709. His reputation is chiefly founded on his French version of the Arabian tales called "The Thousand and One Nights," (12 vols., 1704–17.) The style of this version is natural and simple. He transfer of the Arabic and Portion and lated other works from the Arabic and Persian, and wrote treatises on medals and antiquities. Died in 1715.

See Zenker, "Bibliotheca Orientalis;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Galland, (Auguste,) a French historical writer, born about 1570. He was a member of Henry the Fourth's council of state, and wrote, besides other works, "Memoirs to illustrate the History of Navarre and Flanders," (1648,) and a "History of the Reformation in France." Died before 1645.

Galland, (PIERRE,) a French scholar, born at Aire in

College in 1545, and was a friend of Budé, (Budæus.) His argument "On Behalf of the Parisian School against the New Academy of P. Ramus" ("Pro Schola Parisiensi contra novam Academiam Petri Rami," 1551) was the signal for the persecutions which that author suffered.

Died in 1559

Gallas, gal'las, (MATTHIAS,) an Austrian general, born at or near Trent in 1589. He was a major-general of the army which took Mantua in 1629, and became a general of cavalry, or field-marshal, in 1631. He commanded a corps under Wallenstein, in Bohemia, and distinguished himself in battles against the Swedes at Nuremberg and Lutzen in 1632. Gallas appears to have been the chief agent in the intrigues which resulted in the ruin of Wallenstein, whom he succeeded as general. the ruin of Wallenstein, whom he succeeded as generalin-chief in 1634. He gained a decisive victory at Nordlingen in 1634, but was outgeneralled and defeated near Magdeburg by Torstenson in 1644. Died in 1647. See Scinler, "History of the Thirty Years' War;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Găl'la-tin, [Fr. pron. gă'lă'tân',] (ALBERT,) an eminent statesman, and a great oracle and leader of the Republican party in America, was born at Geneva in January, 1761. After graduating at the university of his native place, he emigrated to the United States in 1780. He acted as French tutor in Harvard University in 1782, and spent the two or three ensuing years in Virginia, where he purchased a large tract of land. In 1786 he fixed his home in Fayette county, Pennsylvania, and in 1790 was elected a member of the legislature of that State, in which he served several years, and acquired great influence with both parties, although he acted with the Republicans. In 1793 the legislature, in which the Federal party had a majority, paid him a high compliment by electing him to the Senate of the United States, in which, however, he served only two months, as that body decided, by a party vote, that he was not eligible, because he had not been naturalized nine years before the election. From 1795 to 1801 he represented a dis-trict of Pennsylvania in the Federal Congress, in which

he became one of the ablest debaters and was recognized as the leader of the Republicans, at least after Madison had retired from that arena in 1797. He spoke often, and was distinguished for his cool and ready dexterity, as well as his knowledge of political economy and finance. The first formation of the committee of ways and means was due to his suggestion. In 1801 President Jefferson appointed Gallatin secretary of the treasury, which he managed with eminent ability until 1813, having been continued in the office by Madison in 1809. He succeeded in effecting a great reduction of the public debt, and opposed the second war with England. In 1813 he retired from the cabinet, to take an active part in negotiating a peace with England; and, as the colleague of Adams, Clay, and others, he signed the treaty of Ghent in 1814. On this occasion, and in his subsequent career of diplomacy, he enjoyed a very high reputation as a negotiator, for which he was so well fitted by his extensive and exact information, his honourable character, his courteous address, and his logical ability. He was resident minister of the United States at Paris from 1816 to 1823, and in 1826 accepted a mission to England, where he settled a question of the boundary England, where he settled a question of the boundary between the United States and British America, and regulated the subject of fisheries. Returning in 1827, he withdrew from political employment, and took up his residence in New York City. He subsequently wrote two able pamphlets on Currency, and in 1840 an essay on the Northeastern Boundary. In 1843 he was chosen president of the New York Historical Society. John Randelby who withough his general in Carrents and Randolph, who witnessed his career in Congress, once remarked that Gallatin was unrivalled for readiness and dexterity in debate; and Judge Story pronounced him a truly great statesman, ranking him side by side with Hamilton. Died in 1849.

See DUYCKINCK, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.

Gallatin, gā'lā'tān', (Jean Louis,) a Swiss physician, born at Geneva in 1751, was physician to the hospital founded in Paris by Madame Necker. He wrote a treat-

ise on acute fevers, (1781.) Died in 1783.

Gal'lau-det', (Rev. Thomas H.,) born in Philadelphia in 1787, rendered himself widely and favourably known by his successful efforts for the instruction of the deaf and dumb. After studying for the ministry at Andover, he took charge of a church in Portsmouth, New Hampshire. About 1815 he formed an association for the relief of the deaf and dumb, and was induced to undertake a mission to Europe to qualify himself for their tuition. At Paris he was kindly received by the Abbé Sicard, who gave him full facilities for learning the system followed in the institution under his charge. Having returned to the United States, he was chosen principal of the Asylum for the Deaf and Dumb at Hartford, which was opened in April, 1817, and which was the first institution that had been founded for that purpose in America. He continued to labour here with zeal and success until 1830, when he resigned on account of ill health. He published, besides other works, "The Child's Book of the Soul," (3d edition, 1850.) Died in 1851.

See Henry Barnard, "Discourse on the Life and Character of T. H. Gallaudet," 1852; "Life of T. H. Gallaudet," by H. Humphrey; "North American Review" for October, 1858.

FHREY; "North American Review" for October, 1858.

Galle, gal, (André,) a French medallist and engraver, born at Saint-Étienne in 1761, settled in Paris. He engraved many portraits and medals in commemoration of the events of Napoleon's reign. Died in 1844.

Galle, gal'leh, (Cornelis,) an excellent Flemish engraver, born at Antwerp in 1570, was a son and pupil of Philip Galle, (1537-1612.) He studied in Rome, and returned to Antwerp, where he engraved history after various masters, and portraits after Van Dyck. Among his works are a "Virgin and Child," after Raphael; a "Virgin crowned with Flowers," after Rubens; and some original designs. He was the most famous artist of the family. of the family.

See Gandellini, "Notizie degli Intagliatori."

Galle, (CORNELIS,) THE YOUNGER, a son of the preceding, born at Antwerp in 1600, was an engraver and designer. He engraved history and portraits, the latter of which are his best productions.

See BRYAN, "Dictionary of Painters and Engravers."

Galle, gål'leh, (Dr. J. G.,) a German astronomer, born in Prussian Saxony about 1812, became director of the Observatory at Berlin, and was the first who observed with a telescope the planet Neptune, whose existence Leverrier had previously demonstrated. (See Lever-He announced this fact to Leverrier in a letter dated September 25, 1846. A few years later he obtained

Galle, (PHILIP,) a Flemish engraver, born at Haarlem in 1537, was a correct designer. He was a dealer in prints at Antwerp, and produced many engravings after his own designs and effect these of the state of the s his own designs and after those of other artists. Among his works are "Portraits of the Eminent Men of the Fifteenth and Sixteenth Centuries." Died in 1612.

His son Theodore, born at Antwerp in 1560, was an engraver. He engraved some works of Rubens and other Flemish masters, besides his own designs.
See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Gallé, gā'là', [Lat. GALLÆ'US,] (SERVAIS,) a Dutch writer, born at Rotterdam about 1628, published an edition of Lactantius, (1660,) and "Dissertations on the Sibyls and their Oracles," (1688.) Died in 1709.

Gallego, gål-yā'go, (Don Juan Nicasio,) a Spanish poet and priest, born at Zamora in 1777, became chaplain to the king in 1805, and, after the French invasion, was elected to the Cortes of Cadiz. He wrote, besides other fine poems, an "Elegy to the Second of May," ("Al Dos de Mayo," 1808.) and an "Ode on the Influence of Public Enthusiasm on the Arts," (1832.)

Gallegos, gål-yā'gòs, (Fernando,) a renowned Spanish painter, born at Salamanca in 1461. He distinguished himself by accuracy of design and beauty of colouring. His subjects are chiefly Scriptural. His works are said to have been often mistaken for those of Albert Dürer. Died in 1550.

See Bermudez, "Diccionario Historico."

Gallegos, (Manuel.) See Galhegos.
Gallestruzzi. See Galestruzzi.
Galletti, gâl-let'tee, (Filippo Maria,) a fresco-painter,

born at Florence in 1636, adorned several churches of that city and of Parma. Died in 1714.

German historian, born at Altenburg in 1750, became historiographer to the Duke of Gotha in 1816. He wrote a number of educational treatises and historical works, among which is a "History of Germany," (10 vols., 1787–1819.) Died in 1828.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Galletti, (PIETRO LUIGI,) an Italian antiquary and monk, born in Rome in 1724. He published, besides other works, "Mediaval Inscriptions of Venice, Rome,"

etc., (7 vols., 1757-66.) Died in 1790.

Galli, gål'lee, (Francesco,) surnamed Bibbiena, a painter and architect, born at Bologna in 1656, was a brother of Ferdinando, noticed below. He was gifted with a fine imagination. He practised the art of decoration at Naples, Verona, Vienna, and Rome, and became first architect to Philip V. of Spain. Among his greatest works was the theatre of Verona. Died in 1739.

His son Giovanni, or Jean, was born at Nancy about 1710. He wrote, in French, several novels, and a comedy entitled "New Italy," ("La nouvelle Italie," 1762.) Died about 1779.

See Malvasia. "Pittura, Scoltura ed Architettura di Bologna."

See Malvasia, "Pittura, Scoltura ed Architettura di Bologna."

Galli, (GIOVANNI ANTONIO,) born at Bologna in 1708,

Galli, (GIOVANNI ANTONIO,) born at Bologna in 1708, was a skilful surgeon, and a professor of midwifery, which he taught by an improved method. Died in 1784.

Galli da Bibbiena, gâl'lee dâ bêb-be-ā'nâ, (or Bibiena, be-be-ā'nâ,) (FERDINANDO,) an able Italian painter and architect, born at Bologna in 1657, was a pupil of C. Cignani. He excelled in perspective and theatrical decorations. He became first painter and architect to Charles III. at Vienna. He published a "Treatise on Architecture and Perspective," (2 vols., 1711.) Died about 1745

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Galliccioli, găl-lêt-cho'lee, (Giovanni Battista,) as a negotiat Abbé, an Italian Orientalist, born in Venice in 1733, Died in 1793.

published, besides other works, one on "Ancient Vene-

tian Memoirs." Died in 1806.

tian Memoirs." Died in 1000.

Găl-li-e'nus, [Fr. Gallien, gā'le-ān',] (Publius LiCINIUS VALERIUS,) a Roman emperor, born about 233

A.D., was a son of the emperor Valerian, who admitted
him to a share in the empire in 253. Valerian having A.D., was a son or the emperor valerian, who admitted him to a share in the empire in 253. Valerian having been defeated and taken prisoner by the Persians in 260 A.D., Gallienus succeeded to the throne. He made no effort to liberate his father from captivity, and disgraced himself by his cruelty and profligacy. His frontiers were invaded by barbarian armies, while Ingenuus, Aureolus, and other Roman generals revolted in different parts and other Roman generals revolted in different parts of the empire. After he had defeated Aureolus in battle, a conspiracy was formed against Gallienus by his own officers. During the siege of Milan, 268 A.D., "he received a mortal dart from an uncertain hand," says Gibbon, who thus describes him: "He was master of several curious but useless sciences, a ready orator, an elegant poet, a skilful gardener, an excellent cook, and a most contemptible prince." He was succeeded by Claudius II.

See GIBBON, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs;" ECKHEL, "Doctrina Nummorum."

Galligai. See ANCRE.

Gallinari, gâl-le-nâ'ree, (PIETRO,) an Italian painter, born at Brescia about 1629, was a favourite pupil of Guido. He was an artist of high promise, but died

prematurely in 1664.

Gal'II-o, (Junius,) a Roman judicial officer, was an adopted son of the rhetorician Junius Gallio, and a brother of Seneca the philosopher. His original name was M. Annæus Novatus. He is supposed by some persons to be the Gallio who was deputy or proconsul of Achaia, before whom Saint Paul was arraigned by the Jews. (See Acts xviii. 12-17.) Died in 65 A.D. Galliot. See Gallot.

See GALIOT.

Gallissonière, de la, deh la ga'le'so'ne-air', (Ro-LAND MICHEL Barrin—ba'ran',) MARQUIS, a naval officer, born at Rochefort, in France, in 1693. He became a captain about 1738, and acted as Governor of Canada from 1745 to 1749. In 1756 his fleet defeated the English under Admiral Byng, near Minorca. Died

in 1756.

Gallitsin, Gallitzin, or Galitzin, gå-lit'sin or gålet'sen, (ALEXANDER MIKHAILOVITCH,) a Russian general and prince, born in 1718, was a son of Mikhail, (1674-1730.) He distinguished himself in the Seven Years' war, (1756-63.) about the end of which he became general-in-chief. He afterwards obtained great favour with Catherine II., and defeated the Turks at Choczim in 1769. Died in 1783.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gallitsin, Gallitzin, or Galitzin, (DMITRI I.,) PRINCE OF, uncle of the preceding, was one of the Russian nobles who, after the death of Peter II., placed Anne on the throne, on the condition that she should sign a charter as a guarantee against despotic power. But, when she thought her authority established, she tore the charter in pieces and imprisoned its authors. Died in 1738.

Gallitsin or Gallitzin, (DMITRI ALEXIEVITCH,) Gallitsin or Gallitzin, (DMITRI ALEXIEVITCH,)
PRINCE, a Russian author and diplomatist, was born
about 1738. In 1763 he was appointed ambassador to
France, where he remained several years, and corresponded with Voltaire, who praised his good qualities.
In 1773 he became resident minister at the Hague. He
wrote, besides other works, a "Physical Description of
the Crimea," (1788,) and a "Treatise on Mineralogy,"
(1792.) Died in 1803.
Gallitsin or Gallitzin, written also Galyzin, (DMITRI AUGUSTINE) a Russian missionary, a son of the

TRI AUGUSTINE,) a Russian missionary, a son of the preceding, was born at the Hague in 1770. He became preceding, was born at the Hague in 1770. He became a Roman Catholic priest, and went to the United States about 1792. He founded Loretto, in Cambria county,

Pennsylvania, where he died in 1840.

Gallitsin, (DMITRI MIKHAILOVITCH,) PRINCE, was born in 1721. He was Russian ambassador at the court of Vienna from 1762 to 1792, and had a high reputation as a negotiator. He founded a hospital in Moscow. Gallitsin, (EMANUEL,) PRINCE, a Russian littlerateur, born in Paris in 1804. He fought with distinction at the capture of Varna, soon after which he retired from the army. He translated several works from Russian into French, and wrote "Travels in Finland," (1852.) Died in Paris in 1853.

Gallitsin, (MIKHAIL,) PRINCE, a Russian admiral, born about 1685. During the reign of Catherine I. or Peter II. he became a senator and privy councillor. After the death of the empress Anne (1740) he obtained the rank of admiral. He was appointed grand admiral and president of the admiralty in 1756. Died in 1764.

Gallitsin, (МІКНАІІ МІКНАІІОЧІТСН,) PRINCE, a

Russian nobleman, born in 1674. He entered the army as a private, became a general about 1708, and led a division at Pultowa (Poltava) in 1709. In 1711 he commanded an army against the Tartars and Poles. He had the chief command in Finland from 1713 to 1721, defeated the Swedes in a naval fight in 1720, and was made field-marshal in 1724. In 1730 he was appointed a senator, and president of the College of War. He was reputed to be the best general that Russia had then produced. Died in 1730.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gallitsin, Galitzin, Gallitzin, Galyzin, or Gallitzine, (VASILI, or BASIL,) an able and liberal Russian statesman, born about 1633. He was the minister or influential adviser of Feodor, (1676–82,) and promoted reform and civilization. He retained power or favour during the minority of Ivan and Peter and the regency of Sophia. In 1686 he concluded with Poland a treaty that was very advantageous to Russia. He commanded an expedition against the Crimean Tartars in 1687. For his alleged complicity in the conspiracy of Sophia against Peter the Great, he was exiled in 1689. Died in 1713.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gallizin or Gallitzin. See GALLITSIN.

Gallo, gâl'lo, (AGOSTINO,) born at Brescia, in Italy, in 1499, wrote a useful treatise called "Twenty Days of Agriculture," ("Vinti Giornate dell' Agricoltura," 1550,) and other similar works. He was regarded as the

Gallo, (Andrea,) a Sicilian antiquary, born at Messina in 1732. He wrote an account of the earthquake

sina in 1732. He wrote an account of the earthquake which nearly ruined Messina in 1783. Died in 1814.

Gallo, (THOMAS.) See GALLUS, (THOMAS.)

Gallo, da, då gål'lo, (MARZIO Mastrizzi — måstrèt'see,) DUKE, a Neapolitan minister of state and able negotiator, was born at Palermo in 1753. He was sent as ambassador to Vienna in 1795, and performed a prominent part in the treaty of Campo Formio, (1797.) During the consulate of Bonaparte he was ambassador to Paris. He was minister of foreign affairs at Naples from the accession of Joseph Bonaparte, in 1806, until 1815. The revolution of 1820 restored him to the same The revolution of 1820 restored him to the same office for a brief term. He retired when the government again became absolute, in 1821. Died in 1833. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Galloche, gå'losh', (Louis,) a French painter, born in Paris in 1670, painted subjects from Scripture with He received a pension from the king, and was rector of the Academy in Paris when he died, in 1761. Lemoyne was one of his pupils. Among his best works is "The Removal of the Reliques of Saint Augustine."

Gallois, ga'lwa', (Charles André Gustave Léo-NARD,) a French political and historical writer, born at Monaco in 1789. He removed to Paris in 1818, be-came an editor of the "Constitutionnel," and advocated democracy in several popular pamphlets. He also wrote a "Pictorial History of the French Revolution," (4 vols., 1830.) and a "History of the National Convention," (8 vols., 1835.) Died in 1851.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gallois, (JEAN,) a French editor and critic of much merit, born in Paris in 1632, was one of the founders of the "Journal des Savants," which he edited with ability from 1666 to 1674. He was admitted into the French him highly and paid him a handsome complimer Academy, on the same day as Racine and Fléchier, in 1673. He was a favourite protégé of Colbert. After the death of Colbert he became keeper of the Royal reforms. His works have not come down to us.

Library, and professor of Greek in the Collége Royal.

Died in 1707.

See Morgen, "Dictionnaire Historique;" Sabatier, "Les trois Siècles de la Littérature;" "Biographie Universelle."

Gallois, (JEAN ANTOINE Gauvain—gō'van',) a politician, born in Paris in 1755. In 1802 he was president of the Tribunate, after the dissolution of which he passed into the legislative body. In 1813 he was a member of the commission to which the negotiations with the allied powers were referred. He translated from the Italian a treatise on the "Science of Legislation," by Filangieri, (1786-91,) and wrote some fugitive poems. Died in 1828.

Gallois, (Julian Jean César.) See Legallois. Gallois, (Léonard Joseph Urbain Napoléon,) a son of Charles André Gustave Léonard, was born at

Foix in 1815. He edited several political journals, and wrote a "Life of Ledru Rollin," (1849.)

Gallois, (PIERRE,) a French bibliographer, born in Paris, published "Academic Conversations," (2 vols.,

Galloni, gål-lo'nee, or Gallonio, gål-lo'ne-o, (An-

Galloni, gâl-lo'nee, or Gallonio, gâl-lo'ne-o, (AN-TONIO,) a learned Italian priest, born in Rome, published a "Treatise on Instruments of Torture or Martyrdom," ("De Martyrum Cruciatibus," 1594,) and a "Life of Saint Philip de Neri," (1602.) Died in 1605.

Galloway, Earl of. See Galway.

Găl'lo-way, (Joseph,) an American lawyer, born in Maryland about 1730, practised with distinction in Philadelphia. He became in 1774 a delegate to the Continental Congress, in which he took a prominent part and opposed the independence of the colonies. He removed to England in 1778. Died in 1803. removed to England in 1778. Died in 1803.

Gallucci, gal-loot'chee, (GIOVANNI PAOLO,) an Italian

astronomer, born at Salo, near Brescia, about 1550. He was one of the first members of the Academy founded at Venice in 1593. He published, besides other works, a "Theatre of the World and Time," ("Theatrum Mundi et Temporis," 1589,) which treats partly of astrology, and "Speculum Uranicum," (1593.)

Galluccio, (TARQUINIO.) See GALLUZZI.

Galluccio, găl-loot'cho, (ANGELO,) an Italian Jesuit,

born at Macerata in 1593, was professor of rhetoric at Rome, and published "De Bello Belgico," a History of

words, and published De Beno Beiglet, a History of the War in the Low Countries from 1593 to 1609, (2 vols., 1671.) Died in 1674.

Găl'lup, (Joseph Adam,) an American physician and author, born in Stonington, Connecticut, in 1769. In 1827, he established at Woodstock a clinical school of 1827 ne established at Woodstock a clinical school of medicine, which in 1835 was incorporated as the Vermont Medical College. He published "Outlines of the Institutes of Medicine," (1839.) Died in 1849.

Galluppi, (BALDASSARE.) See GALUPPI.

Galluppi, gâl-loop'pee, or Galuppi, gâ-loop'pee, (PASQUALE,) an Italian metaphysical philosopher, born

at Tropea, Calabria, in 1770, was professor of philosophy at Naples, and an adversary of skepticism. His "Elements of Philosophy" (4 vols., 1832) passed through many editions. He also wrote "The Philosophy of the Will," (4 vols., 1835–42,) and other works. Died in 1846. See Carlo Maria Curci, "Elogio di P. Galluppi," 1847.

Găl'lus, (ÆLIUS,) an eminent Roman jurist, who was a contemporary of Cicero. He wrote a treatise "On the Signification of Terms which pertain to the Civil Law," an extract from which is found in the "Digest." According to Lachmann, he was the same person that

was prefect of Egypt in 25 B.C.

Gallus, (ÆLIUS,) a Roman general, who was prefect of Egypt in 25 and 24 B.C., and was the first who penetrated Arabia with a Roman army, (23 B.C.) The expedition failed, in consequence, partly, of the treachery of Syllæus, an Arabian who was the guide of the Roman army. Strabo obtained from him new information in geography, and wrote an account of the expedition.

Gallus, (CAIUS AQUILIUS,) an eminent Roman lawyer

and judge, noted for learning and integrity, became prætor in 66 B.C. He was a friend of Cicero, who esteemed him highly and paid him a handsome compliment in his oration for Cæcina. He was the author of a formula "De Dolo Malo," and effected some important legal

Gallus, (CAIUS ASINIUS,) a Roman politician, was a son of C. Asinius Pollio. He became consul in 8 B.C., and married Vipsania, the repudiated wife of Tiberius, who hated him for that reason and for his freedom in expressing his mind. He was committed to prison by Tiberius in 30 A.D., and died in confinement about the year 33. He wrote a book called a "Comparison between Iny Father and Cicero," which is not extant.

See J. G. Heineccius, "Oratio de C. A. Gallo," (about 1730.)

Gallus, (CAIUS CORNELIUS,) an eminent Roman poet and courtier, was born at Forum Julii (Fréjus) about 66 B.C. He served in the army under Octavius, who received him into his favour and confidence and gave him a high command in the war against Antony. After the death of Antony, about 30 B.C., Augustus appointed Gallus Governor of Egypt, which he ruled at first with success. But afterwards, being accused of oppression and peculation, he was condemned to perpetual banishment, and killed himself in 25 or 26 B.C. His Elegies, which were much admired, are all lost. Like his friend Mæcenas, he patronized literary men, especially Virgil, who was his intimate friend, and who has gracefully commemorated his name and merit in his sixth and tenth eclogues.

SUETONIUS, "De illustribus Grammaticis;" VÖLKER, "Commentatio de C. C. Galli Vita et Scriptis," 1840-44; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gallus, (CAIUS SULPICIUS,) a Roman astronomer and orator, was chosen consul for 166 B.C. He was eminent as an orator and a Greek scholar, and appears to have been one of the most remarkable men of his time. He is regarded as the earliest of Roman astronomers. The occurrence of an eclipse of the moon, at the hour which he predicted, on the eve of the battle of Pydna, 168 B.C., excited the admiration and raised the spirits of the army in which he then served as tribune. He is highly

See Livy, "History of Rome," books xliii., xliv., and xlv.; Cicero,
"Brutus," "De Republica," "De Senectute," and "De Officiis."

Gallus, (CAIUS VIBIUS TREBONIANUS,) a Roman emperor, born, it is supposed, in the isle of Gerba, on the coast of Africa, about 205 A.D. He succeeded Decius in 251, with Hostilian as his colleague, and purchased a disgraceful peace with the Goths by an annual tribute. The empire was soon invaded by other hordes of barbarians, who were defeated by Æmilian. The victor having been proclaimed emperor by his army, Gallus marched against him; but, before the armies met, he was killed by his own troops, in 253 A.D. He was generally unpopular and despised.

See TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs."

Gallus, (CESTIUS,) a Roman general, became Governor of Syria in 64 A.D. The Jews having rebelled in the year 65, he besieged Jerusalem, but failed to take it.

Gallus, (FLAVIUS CLAUDIUS CONSTANTIUS,) a nephew of Constantine the Great, was born about 325 A.D. In 351 the Roman emperor Constantius gave to him his sister Constantina in marriage, and raised him to the rank of Cæsar, with the command of the Eastern provinces. But he soon disgraced himself by his cruelty and tyranny, for which he was recalled and executed in 354 D. He was a half-brother of the emperor Julian. Gallus, (THOMAS,) a French monk, became abbé of

Verceili, where he founded a famous school of theology. He translated from the Greek a work on mystic theology

Galluzzi, or Gallucci, (TARQUINIO,) an Italian Jesuit and poet, bo in in 1574, professed rhetoric and morality at Rome, and was eminent as a pulpit orator. He published some poems. Died in 1649.

Gal'ly, (HENRY,) an English divine, born at Beckenham in 1696. He translated from the Greek the "Character." (Tark or translated from the Greek the "Character.")

on Clandestine Marriages," (1725.) and wrote an "Essay on Clandestine Marriages," (1750.) In 1735 he became chaplain-in-ordinary to the king. Died in 1769.

Galt, (Sir ALEXANDER TILLOCH,) a Canadian statesman and financier, born in Chelsea in 1817, He was finance minister of Canada from 1858 to 1862 and from 1864 to 1866, and of the Dominion in 1867. He is a G.C.M.G., and was for some time high commissioner in London for the Dominion of Canada.

Gâlt, (John,) a Scottish author, born at Irvine in May, 1779. He became a resident of London about 1803, engaged in trade, and failed. He travelled in the south of Europe in 1809-11, after which he published "Letters from the Levant," (1813,) several biographies, and a volume of tragedies, which were not successful. In 1820 his "Ayrshire Legatees" appeared in "Blackwood's Magazine." This was more popular than his previous efforts, and was followed by "Annals of the Parish," (1821,) and other tales illustrative of Scottish life. Between 1826 and 1829 he spent two or three years in Canada, as agent of a land-company; but, though not defi-cient in energy and integrity, he did not succeed in pecuniary affairs, and returned to England insolvent. Among his numerous works are a "Life of Lord Byron," (1830,) "Lawrie Todd," (1830,) "The Provost," (1822,) and other novels. Many of his tales are entertaining, and characterized by rough good sense and a quaintness of expression. He also wrote his Autobiography, (2 vols., 1833.) He died at Greenock in 1839.

Galton, (FRANCIS,) an English traveller and naturalist, born in 1822. He has travelled in Africa, and is author of "The Art of Travel," (1855.) Of late years he has taken up the subject of heredity.

Galuppi, (BALDASSARE,) a famous Italian composer, was born in 1703, in Burano, (whence he was called Buranel'Lo, an island near Venice. He composed many operas and some sacred music, and has been called the father of the Italian comic opera. Died in 1785.

Galuzzi, gå-loot'see, (RIGUCCIO, re-goot'cho,) an Itazian historian and priest, born at Volterra in 1730, published a "History of Tuscany under the Rule of the House of Medici," from 1569 to 1737. Died in 1801.
Galvam or Galvão, gål-vŏwn', (ANTONIO,) an eminent Portuguese captain, son of Duarte, noticed below, was born about 1502. He was appointed Governor of the Moluccas in 1538. He subdued several chiefs by arms, and governed that region with ability. It is stated that and governed that region with ability. It is stated that he converted many natives to the Catholic faith, and refused the offer of sovereignty in the Moluccas. was recalled about 1545, and died in 1557, leaving a valuable work "On the Discoveries, Ancient and Modern, in India," (1563.) His exploits are highly extolled by the Portuguese historians.

See João Barros, "Asia, Decada IV;" Faria y Souza, "Asia Portugueza;" La Clebe, "Histoire de Portugal."

Galvam or Galvão, (DUARTE,) a learned Portuguese historian, born at Evora about 1435, became secretary to John II., and ambassador to Rome, France, etc. He edited, revised, or continued the "Chronicles of Portugal" written by Lopez. Died in 1517.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Galvani, gal-va'nee, (Aloisio,) an eminent Italian, physician, and physiologist, born in 1737 at Bologna, where he became professor of anatomy in 1762. He composed valuable treatises "On the Kidneys and Ureters of Birds," ("De Renibus atque Ureteribus Volatilium,") and "On the Organs of Hearing in Birds," ("De Aure Volatilium.") His durable repu-Birds," tation is founded on the accidental discovery of the phenomena since called from his name *Galvanism*, which he announced in his "Commentary on the Power (or Effect) of Electricity on Muscular Motion," ("De Viribus Electricitatis in Motu musculari Commentarius," 1791.) These phenomena were first observed in some dead frogs, which had been procured as aliment for his invalid wife. While they were lying on the table near the conductor of an electrical machine, their muscles were convulsed by accidental contact with a scalpel. Galvani explained this fact by the theory that all animals have explained this late by the theory has electricity inherent in their economy, especially in the nerves and muscles. (See Volta.) Having refused to take an oath of allegiance to the Cisalpine republic, 1797, he lost his chair at Bologna, but was restored a short time before his death, which occurred in December, 1798.

See ALIBERT, "Éloge de Galvani," Paris, 1806; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Galvez, gãl'vēth, (Don Bernardo,) Count, a nephew of José, noticed below, was born at Malaga in 1756. About 1780 he was appointed Governor of Louisiana, made a successful campaign against the English in Florida, and took Pensacola in 1781. Soon after this

rional, and took reisacoia in 1701. Soon after this he became Viceroy of Mexico, which he governed with credit until his death, in 1704.

Galvez, (Don José,) a Spanish statesman and lawyer, born at Velez-Malaga in 1729. After gaining some distinction by his eloquence, he was employed as confidential secretary by Grimaldi, the prime minister. In 1764 Chales III appointed him a member of the County of the C 1764 Charles III. appointed him a member of the Council of the Indies, and in 1771 sent him to Mexico to settle a difficulty between the viceroy and the Audiencia or supreme tribunal. Upon his return, about 1775, he obtained the place of minister of the Indies, the most important office in the kingdom, next to that of prime minister. He directed the affairs of the colonies with ability, and received the title of Marquis of Sonora. Died in 1786.

See Coxe, "Memoirs of the Kings of Spain of the House of Bourbon," 1813.

Galvez de Montalvo, gál'věth dà mon-tál'vo, (Luis,) a popular Spanish poet, born at Guadalaxara in 1549, was a friend of Cervantes. In 1582 he published a pastoral romance called the "Pastor de Filida," in prose and verse, which was admired for its richness of imagery and purity of style. He wrote also "The Tears of Saint Peter," (1587.) He is praised by Lope de Vega in his "Laurel of Apollo." He took the monastic vows in the latter part of his life. Died at Palermo in 1610.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Gâl'way or Găl'lo-way, (HENRY,) LORD, Marquis de Ruvigny, (rü'yèn'ye',) was born in France in 1647. Proscribed as a Protestant, he retired to England about 1685, and was made Earl of Galway for his services in Ireland in 1691. In the war of the Spanish succession, Madrid in June, 1706. Having been appointed general-in-chief in place of Lord Peterborough, he joined battle with the French at Almanza, (1707,) where he was wounded and defeated with great loss. He was again

wounded and defeated with great loss. He was again defeated at Gudina in 1709, and soon after recalled from the command for his ill success. In 1715 he acted as lord justiciary of Ireland. Died in 1720.

Gama, gå'må, (Antonio de Leon y—då lå'ōn' e,) an astronomer and geographer, born at Mexico about 1735. Without the aid of teachers, he made great progress in astronomy. He published "Memoirs on the Satellites of Jupiter," "On the Almanac and Chronology of the Ancient Mexicans," and on the "Climate of New Spain," which are commended by Humboldt and Prescott. Died about 1800.

See Prescott. "History of the Conquest of Mexico." relative statement of the Conquest of Mexico." relative statement of Mexico.

See PRESCOTT, "History of the Conquest of Mexico," vol. i.

Gama, (Joanna,) a Portuguese poetess, born in 1515,

wrote religious poems, sonnets, etc. Died in 1515, Gama, da, då gå'må, (Christovão,) a Portuguese captain, was the son of Vasco, the admiral. He served under his brother Estevão in the East Indies in 1540, and commanded a small army sent to aid the King of Abyssinia, where he was taken prisoner and killed by

the Moors in 1542.

Gama, da, (ESTEVÃO,) the son of Vasco, was also noted as a naval commander. In 1536 he was appointed Governor of Malacca, and in 1540 Viceroy of India, which he ruled with ability. In the course of a war with the Turks, he explored the Red Sea, of which one of his officers wrote a description, the first that had been made have European. Gama returned to Portugal in 1542.

by a European. Gama returned to Portugal in 1542.

Another ESTEVÃO, brother of Vasco, commanded a division of five ships in the expedition of 1502.

Gama, da, (FILIPPO JOZE,) a Portuguese poet and scholar, born in Lisbon in 1713; died in 1742.

Gama, da, (Jozé Basilio,) a Brazilian poet, born in Minas Geraes in 1740. He became a resident of Lisbon, and was patronized by the minister Pombal. His principal poem, entitled "O Uruguay," (1769,) has been often

quired celebrity as commander of the fleet which in 1497 Émanuel of Portugal sent to India, being the first that performed the voyage from Europe to that remote region by doubling the Cape of Good Hope. He sailed from Lisbon on the 8th of July, with three small vessels and one hundred and sixty men. After doubling the cape, he sailed along the eastern coast, landed at Mozambique and Melinda, at the latter of which he procured a skilful pilot, and arrived at Calicut on the 20th of May, 1498. He went on shore with a few men, had an interview with the native prince, but failed to negotiate a treaty, in consequence of the jealousy of the Moors, and returned to Lisbon in September, 1499. The discovery of this route was an important era in commercial history, diverting into a new channel the Indian trade, which had before passed through the Red Sea and the Mediterranean. This enterprise of Gama forms the subject of Camoens's "Lusiad." In 1502, Vasco was sent out to India with a larger fleet, and, having cannonaded Calicut in retaliation for some injuries, established a factory at Cochin. Returning home in December, 1503, he was received with great honour, and rewarded with the title of count. In 1524, after a repose of twenty years, he was appointed Viceroy of India. He died in Cochin in 1524.

See Barros, "Decadas;" Lafitau, "Histoire des Découvertes des Portugais," etc.; Faria v Souza, "Asia Portugueza;" Fernaño Lopez de Castanheda, "Histoira do Descobrimento e Conquista da India," 1551; Ferdinand Denis, "Portugal."

Gama, de, (VASCO.) See GAMA, DA.
Gamaches, gắ' mắsh', (ĒTIENNE,) an agreeable French
writer, born at Meulan in 1672, was a canon regular.
He published, under the name of Clarigny, a metaphysical work, called "System of the Heart," ("Système du
Cœur," 1704,) which is commended. He wrote other
works, among which are "The Elegancies of Language
reduced to their Principles," (1718,) and "Physical
Astronomy," (1740.) Died in 1756.
See Sabatier. "Les trois Siècles de la Littérature"

See Sabatier, "Les trois Siècles de la Littérature."

Gamaches, de, deh gấ'mắsh', (Joachim Rouault—roo'ō',) a French officer, born in Poitou, fought against the English about 1450. In 1461 Louis XI. made him a marshal of France. Died in 1478.

Gamaches, de, (PHILIPPE,) a doctor of the Sorbonne, and one of the best French Catholic theologians of his in the best Tellicit Catholic theology in 1568. He became professor of theology in Paris in 1598, and wrote an excellent commentary on Saint Thomas, called "Theologia scholastica speculativa practica," (1627.) Died in 1625.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary." Ga-mā'lī-el, [Heb. גמל'אל,] a Pharisee and eminent Jewish doctor, lived at Jerusalem in the first century. He was a member of the Sanhedrim, the preceptor of Saint Paul, (see Acts xxii. 3,) and, according to the Talmud, was a grandson of the celebrated Hillel. IIis moderation and prudence are shown by a brief speech recorded in Acts v. 34–39. Died about 88 A.D.

Gamba, gâm'bâ, (BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian biogra-

other works, "Narrazione de' Bassanesi illustri," (1807,) a "Gallery of the Literati and Artists of the Venetian Provinces in the Eighteenth Century," (1824,) and a "Life of Dante," (1825,) a work of recognized merit.

Died in 1841.

See Bartolommeo Gamba, "Narrazione della Vita e delle Opere di lui," 1841; Antonio Neymayr, "Memoria di B. Gamba," Venice, 1846; Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Gamba, gồn/bắ/, (Jacques François,) a French traveller, born at Dunkirk in 1763, published "Travels in Southern Russia, Georgia," etc., (1824.) Died in 1833.
Gamba, (Pletro,) Count, brother of the counters Chicaidi, ups born at Payanna in Italy in 1801. He

Guiccioli, was born at Ravenna, in Italy, in 1801. He accompanied Lord Byron to Greece, and fought with distinction for the liberty of the Greeks. He published a "Narrative of Lord Byron's Last Journey to Greece,"

and was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the sprint a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the sprinting and a was parformed by the sprinting and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and a was parformed by the minister Formbal. His printing and was parformed by the minister Formbal was parformed by the minister of Lord Byths & Lord Byths

other members of the family were exiled. PIETRO, the nephew of Francesco, directed the republic with wisdom, moderation, and ability from 1369 to 1392, and waged war against the pope, (1376.) He was assassinated in 1392. GIOVANNI, a nephew of Pietro, and the last of the family, surrendered Pisa, after a long siege, to the Florentines in 1406. This was regarded by the citizens of Pisa as an act of treachery.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Gambara, (GIOVANNI FRANCESCO,) COUNT, an Italian writer, born near Piacenza in 1771. He served He served in the French armies as a colonel about 1805-08. He wrote "The League of Cambray," a poem, (1825,) and several dramas. Died in 1848.

Gambara, (LATTANZIO,) an eminent Italian painter,

born at Brescia in 1541, adorned the churches of Cremona, Brescia, and Parma with frescoes. He was killed

by a fall in 1574

Gambara, (LORENZO,) a Latin poet, born at Brescia about 1500. He was attached to Cardinal Farnese. The

first edition of his works appeared in 1555. Died in 1596.

Gambart, (JEAN FÉLIX ADOLPHE,) a French astronomer, born in Cette in 1800. He became director of the Observatory of Marseilles in 1822. Died in 1836.

Gamberelli, (BERNARDO,) an able Florentine architect and sculptor, born about 1410. He was patronized by Pope Nicholas V. Died in 1490. Gambetta, (Léon MICHEL,) a very celebrated French

statesman, was born in 1838, the son of a grocer at Cahors. In 1857 he became a law student at Paris, and not long afterwards private secretary to Jules Favre. In 1868 he distinguished himself by his defence of the newspaper editors who were prosecuted for publishing lists of the subscribers to the Baudin testimonial, and prepared the Parisians for the overthrow of the Empire. Next year in passing through the South of France on legal business he was received with public tokens of welcome, and he was soon afterwards returned to the Corps Législatif for Marseilles as well as for Belleville. After Sedan he Marseilles as well as for Belleville. After Sedan he became minister of the interior in the Government of National Defence, and threw himself with untiring energy into the task of organizing the opposition to the Germans. On October 7, 1870, he passed over the German lines in a balloon to Rouen. For some months after this he was almost supreme in France, and displayed most extraordinary capabilities in raising one army of French citizens after another. Indeed until his death he was unmistakably the most prominent man in France, especially when in 1877 a coup d'état restoring the monarchy so nearly took place, but was defeated by the republican party with his aid. It was at this period that he fought his celebrated duel with M. de Fourtou. A staunch republican, Gambetta refused to take office until, as he said, the establishment of scrutin de liste instead of scrutin d'arrondissement should enable the formation of a stong government. From 1878 to 1880 he was president of the Chamber. At last he agreed to form a ministry in November, 1880. It was composed almost without exception of new men, and was strong only in its chief. In the following January he was defeated on the motion for scrutin de liste, and at once resigned. His death was caused by an accident with a small revolver which accidentally exploded, the bullet piercing his hand. Inflammation set in, and the man on whom the destinies of France seemed to be hanging died at the age of only forty-four, (31st December, 1882.)

Gambey, (HENRI PRUDENCE,) a skilful French mechanician, was born at Troyes in 1787. He invented a heliostat. In 1837 he was admitted into the Academy

of Sciences. Died in Paris in 1847.

Gambier, (JAMES,) BARON, an English admiral, born in one of the Bahama Isles in 1756. He commanded the fleet which bombarded Copenhagen in 1807 and captured the Danish fleet. For this exploit he was raised

to the peerage as a baron.

Gam'bold, (JOHN,) a learned English Moravian divine, born in South Wales about 1710. He was minister of the Moravian church in London, and was chosen a bishop in 1754. He published an edition of the Greck Testament, (1742,) "Hymns for the Use of the Brethren," (1748,) and other works. Died in 1771. Gamelia, a surname of Juno, which see.

Gamelin, gam'lan', (JACQUES,) a French historical painter, born at Carcassonne in 1739; died in 1803. Gamelius, a surname of JUPITER, which see.

Gam'mel, (WILLIAM,) an American writer, born at Medfield, Massachusetts, in 1812. He graduated at Medfield, Massachusetts, in 1812. He graduated at Brown University in 1831, and was appointed professor of rhetoric in that institution in 1836, and of history and political economy in 1850. He also made numerous contributions to reviews, and wrote the Life of Roger Williams, and that of Governor Samuel Ward, in Sparks's "American Biography," and other works.

Gamon, gã'môn', (Christophe,) a French poet, born at Annonay about 1575, wrote "The Week, or Creation of the World," (1609,) a poem, in which he explains and maintains the Copernican system. Died in 1621.

Gamon, (François Joseph,) a French poet, born about 1763. In 1792 he was a Girondist member of the

about 1763. In 1792 he was a Girondist member of the Convention. Died in 1832.

Gamperlin. See GRAF.

Gand, (or Ghent,) HENRY OF. See GOETHALS.
Gănd-hăr'vă, [Hindoo pron. gănd-hăr'va,] sometimes written Gandharba. In the Hindoo mythology, the Gandharvas are celestial musicians, who live in Swerga, (the heaven of Indra,) or else attend on the superior gods, as Siva, Krishna, (Vishnu,) etc.

Gandini, gân-dee'nee, (Antonio,) an Italian painter,

born at Brescia about 1550; died in 1630.

Gandini, (Giorgio,) or Giorgio DEL Grano, an Italian painter, born at Parma, was a pupil of Correggio.

Died about 1538.

Gando, gon'do', (Nicolas,) a skilful type-founder, was born at Geneva, and lived in Paris. He made improvements in the printing of music. Died about 1767.

Gandolfi, gån-dol'fee, (BARTOLOMMEO,) born at Torria, in Italy, in 1753, was professor of natural philosophy in the College di Sapienza at Rome from 1792 to 1824. He published, besides other useful works, a treatise on

Earthquakes, (1787.) Died in 1824.

Gandolfi, (GAETANO,) an able Italian historical painter and engraver, born in the province of Bologna in 1734, was professor in the school of Bologna. The Italians regarded him as one of the first artists of his time. works are admired for correctness of design, gracefulness of expression, and harmony of *clair-obscur*. Died in 1802.

See Grilli, "Elogio di Gandolfi;" MALVASIA, "Felsina pittrice;" Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Gandolfi, (MAURO,) a skilful engraver and painter, a son of the preceding, died in 1834.

Gandolfi, (UBALDO,) a painter, brother of Gaetano,

noticed above, was born in 1728; died in 1781.

Gandolfo, gan-dol'fo, (Domenico Antonio,) an Augustine monk, born at Vintimiglia about 1645, wrote

memoirs of eminent writers who belonged to the order

of Augustines, (1704.) Died in 1707.

Gan'don, (JAMES,) an English architect, born about 1742. He studied under Sir William Chambers, and won the first gold medal for architecture ever awarded by the Royal Academy. He acquired a high reputation by erecting public buildings in Dublin, among which is

by erecting public buildings in Dublin, among which is the Custom-House, (finished in 1791,) one of the finest structures of its class in the world. He edited the "Vitruvius Britannicus," (3 vols., 1767-71.) Died in 1824. Gan'dỹ, (James,) an English portrait-painter, born in 1619, was an imitator of Van Dyck. Died in 1689. Gănêsă, ga-nā'sa, written also Ganêça and Ganêsha, in the Hindoo mythology, the god of prudence and policy, is said to be the eldest son of Siva and Pârvatî. He is represented with an elephant's head and trunk, a symbol of sagacity. He is identified by some writers symbol of sagacity. He is identified by some writers with the Roman Janus, (which see.) He is sometimes called Polleâr.

See Moor, "Hindu Pantheon."

Ganga. See PARVATI.
Ganganelli. See CLEMENT XIV.
Ganilh, ga'ne'l' or ga'ne'ye, (CHARLES,) a French
writer and lawyer, was born at Allanche (Cantal) in 1758. He was a member of the Chamber of Deputies from 1815 to 1823. He wrote "The Theory of Political Economy founded on Facts," (2 vols., 1815–22,) and other works. Died in 1836.

Gannal, gấ'nắl', (JEAN NICOLAS,) a French chemist and inventor, born at Sarre-Louis in 1791. He became about 1816 assistant of Thénard in his lectures in Paris. He invented a process for refining borax, an elastic roller for printing-presses, and a process for embalming dead bodies by injection, for which he received the Montyon prize of the Institute, about 1835. Died in 1852. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gan'nett, (EZRA STILES,) an American Unitarian divine, born at Cambridge, Massachusetts, in 1801. He graduated at Harvard College in 1820, was ordained in 1824, and subsequently became the colleague of Dr. Channing, after whose death he succeeded to the pastoral charge of the Federal Street Church in Boston. He was for some years associate editor of the "Christian Examiner," and was prominent among the conservative

Unitarians of New England. Died in 1871. Gans, ganss, (EDUARD,) an eminent German jurist, of Jewish extraction, born in Berlin in 1798. He studied under Hegel and Thibaut at Heidelberg, and became an under Hegel and Thibaut at Heidelberg, and became an earnest advocate of the philosophical, as opposed to the historical, school of jurisprudence. In 1820 he published his "Scholia on Gaius," ("Scholien zum Gajus,") in which his views are ably set forth, and which caused much excitement among his opponents. He brought out in 1824 his "Law of Succession in its Historical Development," esteemed one of the most admirable works of the kind. Soon after this he was appointed professor of law at Berlin, where he obtained the highest reputation and success as a lecturer. His "Lectures on the History of Modern Times" were afterwards published, and are regarded as models of eloquence, wit, and erudi-Ansory of Modern Times" were atterwards published, and are regarded as models of eloquence, wit, and erudition. Among his other works we may name "Retrospect on Persons and Conditions," (1836,) and "The Basis of Possession," (1839.) Died in Berlin in 1839.

See Marheinere, "Rede am Grabe des Professor Dr. Gans," 1839; Santy-Marc Girardin, "Edouard Gans," in the "Revue des Deux Mondes" for December 1, 1839; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gansevoort, ganss'voort, (Peter,) an American officer, born at Albany, New York, in 1749. He defended Fort Stanwix with success in 1777 during a siege of twenty days, for which important service he received the thanks of Congress. In 1809 he became a brigadier-

the thanks of Congress. In 1809 he became a brigadiergeneral in the United States army. Died in 1812.

Ganteaume, gôn'tōm', (HONORÉ JOSEPH,) COUNT,
a French naval officer, born at La Ciotat in 1755. After
serving in the American war (1779) and in the East
Indies, he obtained the rank of captain in 1794. In 1798
he was wounded at the battle of Aboukir, and became a rear-admiral, with the command of the fleet employed on the coast of Egypt. He escorted Bonaparte from Egypt to France with two frigates in 1799, and was appointed a councillor of state. In 1804 he was raised to the grade of vice-admiral. Louis XVIII. made him a peer in 1815. Died in 1818.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gan-y-me'dēs, in English Gan'y-mede, [Gr. Γαννμηθης; Fr. GANYMEDE, ga ne'mad',] a personage of classic mythology, represented as the son of Tros and the cup-bearer of Jupiter, who selected him for that office on account of his extraordinary beauty.

Gaoutama, the French of GAUTAMA, which see.
Garamond, ga'rā'mon', (CLAUDE,) a celebrated engraver and type-founder, born in Paris. He surpassed all his predecessors in the fabrication of types. Francis I. employed him to engrave for editions of ancient authors the Greek characters since known by the name of Garamond. Died in 1561.

of Garamond. Died in 1561.

Garampi, gå-råm'pee, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian antiquary and writer, born at Rimini in 1725, was made a cardinal by Pope Pius VI. Died in 1792.

Garasse, gå'råss', (François,) a French Jesuit and popular preacher, born at Angoulême in 1585, noted for his scurrility and buffoonery, wrote many violent controversial works, among which was "La Doctrine curieuse des Beaux-Esprits de ce Temps," (1623.) Died in 1631.

Garat, gå'rå', (DOMINIQUE JOSEPH,) a French revolutionist and popular writer, was born near Bayonne in 1749. He gained literary distinction by his eulogies on Fontenelle and others, and took four prizes of elo-

quence awarded by the French Academy between 1779 and 1784. In 1790 he became a member of the Constituent Assembly, of which he reported the proceedings in the "Journal de Paris." He succeeded Danton in 1792 as minister of justice, in which capacity it devolved on him to notify Louis XVI. that the Convention had sentenced him to death. He expressed his repugnance to this "frightful commission." He was minister of the interior for a short time in 1702 and was admitted into interior for a short time in 1793, and was admitted into the Institute in 1795. Under the régime of Napoleon he became a senator, a count, and president of the Institute. Garat was excluded from office and from the Academy on the restoration of 1815. Besides many political treatises, he wrote "Memoirs of the Life of M. Suard," (1820.) Died in 1833.

See Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" Armand Marrast, "Notice sur D. J. Garat," 1838; VILLENAVE, "Notice sur la Vie de D. J. Garat;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garat, (PIERRE JEAN,) a celebrated vocalist, nephew of the preceding, was born at Ustarits in 1764. He was styled "the Modern Orpheus," "the Musical Proteus," etc. Died in 1823.

Garavaglia, gå-rå-vål'yå, (GIOVITA,) a skilful Italian engraver, born at Pavía in 1790. He engraved "The Holy Family," after Raphael, (1817,) "Beatrice Cenci," after Guido Reni, "The Infant Jesus with John," after C. Maratta, and other works. He became a professor in the Academy of Florence in 1833. Died in 1835.

See NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

See LAGARAYE. Garay.

Garay. See LAGARAYE.
Garay, [Hun. pron. gŏr'oi,] (JÁNOS,) a popular Hungarian poet, born at Szekszard in 1812. He wrote "Csatár," (1834,) a heroic poem, "Elizabeth Báthory," a drama, (1840,) a volume of lyric verses called "The Pearls of Balaton Lake," (1843,) which were received with favour, and several popular ballads. Died in 1853.
Garay, de, dà gå-rī', (JUAN,) a Spanish general, born at Badajos in 1541. He went to South America in his couth fought with distinction against the natives, ex-

at Badajos in 1541. He went to South America in his youth, fought with distinction against the natives, explored a vast region on the Parana, and was appointed a lieutenant-general about 1576. He founded Buenos Ayres in 1580, soon after which he was killed by some savages who surprised him at night.

See Funes, "Ensayo del Historia civil del Paraguay," etc., Buenos Ayres, 1816.

Garay, de, (Don MARTIN,) a Spanish financier, born in Aragon in 1760, was called the Necker of Spain. He became minister of finance about 1814, and proposed a plan of financial reform which gave much offence to the

plan of financial reform which gave much offence to the nobles and clergy. Died in 1822.

Gar'bett, ([AMES,) an English theologian, born about 1773, was archdeacon of Chichester, and professor of poetry at Oxford. Among his works are "Christ as Prophet, Priest, and King; Eight Lectures at Bampton Lecture," (1842,) and "The Beatitudes of the Mount, in Seventeen Sermons," (1853.) Died in 1857.

Garbieri, gar-be-ā'ree, (LORENZO,) an Italian painter, born at Bolognain 1580, was a pupil of L. Caracci, of whom he is called one of the best imitators. He preferred

he is called one of the best imitators. He preferred for his subjects scenes of carnage or sorrow. Among his works is "The Plague at Milan." Died in 1654.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" MALVASIA, "Felsina pittrice."

Garbo, del, del gar'bo, (Dino,) a Florentine physician, was professor in the University of Bologna. He was physician to the pope John XXII., and wrote treatises on medicine. Died in 1327.

Garbo, del, (Raffaelino,) an Italian painter, born at Florence in 1466. Among his best works is "The Resurrection of Christ." Died in 1524.

Garção or Garcam, gar-söwn', (Pedro Antonio Coitea—kor-ta'â,) a Portuguese lyric poet, called "the Portuguese Horace," was born in Lisbon in 1724, or, as some say, 1735. He wrote sonnets, satires, and odes, which are admired for good sense and elegant taste, and which are admired for good sense and elegant taste, and is reputed the best lyric poet that Portugal produced in the eighteenth century. He also wrote "Theatro Novo," a drama. His complete works were published in 1778. He died in 1772, in prison, where he was confined by Pombal for a reason which is not explained.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garção-Stockler, gar-sown' stok'ler, ? (Francisco DE BORJA,) a Portuguese mathematician, a nephew of the preceding, was born at Lisbon in 1759. He published an "Account of the True Principles of the Method of Fluxions," ("Memoria sobre os verdadeiros Principios do Methodo dos Fluxões," 1797,) "Historical Essay on the Origin and Progress of Mathematics in Portugal," (1819,) and other able works. He was chosen Captain-General of the Azores in 1820. Died of the preceding, was born at Lisbon in 1759. in 1820.

Garces, gar'thês, (JULIAN,) a Spanish bishop and pulpit orator, born in Aragon about 1460, was appointed chaplain to Charles V. and preacher to his court. In 1527 he was ordained Bishop of Tlascala, in Mexico. He wrote an "Epistle to the Pope in Favour of the Indians." Died about 1547.

Garcia or Garzia, gar-see'a or gar-thee'a, I., Count of Castile, born at Burgos in 938 A.D., succeeded his redoubtable Almansor at Osma in 970. He defeated the redoubtable Almansor at Osma in 984. The latter having again invaded Castile in 990, Garcia gave him battle, and received a mortal wound. He was reputed a wise and just prince.

Garcia (or Garzia) II., Count of Castile, grandson of the preceding, succeeded his father, Don Sancho, in 1022, at the age of fourteen. His virtues and talents gave promise of a prosperous reign; but he was assassinated by the Counts of Vela, in the prime of life,

about 1030.

Garcia or Garzia, gar-thee'a, or Garcias, gar-thee'as, King of Navarre, born at Tudela in 958 A.D., began to reign in 994. He was called "the Trembler," because his frame was agitated just before battle, and was the author of the saying, "My body trembles at the dangers to which my courage is about to expose it." In 998 Garcia and his allies defeated Almansor the Saracen in the great battle of Calacanaçor or Caltañazor. Died in 1001.

Garcia, (José HIDALGO.) See GARZIA.

Garcia, (or Garzia,) (MANUEL,) an eminent teacher of music, was born at Madrid in 1805. He became professor of music in Paris and London, and wrote, besides other musical treatises, "School of Garcia: Complete Treatise on the Art of Singing," ("École de Garcia: Traité complet de l'Art du Chant," 1841.) The famous actress and singer Pauline Viardot is his sister.

Garcia, (or Garzia.) (Manuel de Populo Vicente—da po'poo-lo ve-thên'ta,) a Spanish composer and singer, born at Seville in 1775, was the father of the preceding and of Madame Malibran. He lived many years in Paris and London, where he taught music and

performed with great success on the stage. He composed several successful operas, among which is "The Caliph of Bagdad," (1812.) About 1825 he visited the United States. Died in Paris in 1832.

Garcia, (PAULINE.) See VIARDOT.

Garcia de Mascarenhas, gar-see'â dà mâs-kâr-rên'yâs, (Braz, or Blaise), a Portuguese poet, born at Avo in 1596. He enlisted in the army in 1614, went to Brazil, and fought against the Dutch. He returned to Lisbou in 1640, and was appointed Governor of Alfa-Lisbon in 1640, and was appointed Governor of Alfayates, which he defended against the Spaniards. Having been imprisoned on a false charge of conspiracy or treason, he wrote a poetical letter to John IV., escaped from prison, and obtained an interview with the king, who was satisfied of his innocence and restored him to office. His principal work is "Viriato," a national epic poem, (1699,) which, says the "Biographie Universelle," "entitles him to rank among the best epic poets of Portugal after Camoëns." Died in 1656.

See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana;" J. M. da Costa e Sylva, "Ensaio biografico-critico sobre os melhores Poetas Portuguezes," 1854, vol. vii.

Garcia (or Garzia) de Paredes, gar-thee'ā dā pā-rā'Dēs, (Don Diego,) a brave Spanish officer, born at Truxillo in 1466, served in the war against the Moors which resulted in the conquest of Granada, and afterwards, under Gonsalvo de Córdova, against the French. Like the Chevalier Bayard, to whom he is compared in loyalty and honour, he never held very high positions, though he had captured eight fortified places, besides

taking part in thirty-two battles and sieges. He distinguished himself at Pavía in 1525. Died in 1530.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes;" Guic-Ciardini, "Histoira Bellorum Italiæ;" "Nouvelle Biographie Géné-rale;" De Vargas, "Vida de D. Garzia de Paredes," 1621. Garcias Laso. See Garcilaso.

Garcias y Matamoros, gar-thee'as e ma-ta-mo'ros, (ALPHONSO,) a learned priest, born at Córdova, in Spain,

and Learned Men of Spain," (1553.) Died about 1550.

Garcilaso (or Garcilasso) de la Vega, gar-the-lå'so da lå va'gå, (or Garcias Laso, gar-the-e'ås lå'so,) a Spanish poet of superior merit, born at Toledo in 1503. His name is sometimes written Garsias Lasso. entered in early youth the army of Charles V., under whom he made several campaigns, and distinguished himself at the battle of Pavía, (1525.) He commanded thirty companies of the Imperial army that invaded France in 1536, and was mortally wounded in the retreat from Marseilles. Died at Nice in November of that year. He acquired a durable and wide reputation by his pastoral and lyrical poems, and his successful efforts, in concert with his friend Boscan, to reform Spanish poetry by the introduction of the Italian measure, which forms an epoch in the literary history of Spain. Garcilaso excels in tenderness and pathos, and has been styled "the Spanish Petrarch." His works, which are comprised in one small volume, (1553,) consist of above thirty sonnets, three eclogues, and a number of odes and elegies. His first eclogue, which many poets have imitated but none has equalled, would alone suffice to immortalize his name as that of one of the best poets of Spain.

See Sismondi, "Literature of the South of Europe;" Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" E. F. DE NAVARRETE, "Vida del celebre Poeta Garcilaso de la Vega," 1850; BOUTERWEK, "Historie de la Littérature Espagnole;" Nickron, "Mémoires;" "Lyric Poetry of Spain," in the "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1824.

Garcilaso de la Vega, surnamed THE INCA, a Spanish historian, born at Cuzco, in Peru, about 1530. He derived his surname from his mother, who was a native princess, a descendant of the Incas. After collecting materials for the history of Peru, he went to Spain in 1560, and obtained a pension from Philip II. His history of Peru, entitled "Comentarios reales que tratan del Origen de los Incas," (1609,) is esteemed for its fidelity and accuracy. He also wrote an account of the conquest of Florida by De Soto, (1605.) His death is variously dated from 1568 to 1616.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" PRESCOTT, "History of the Conquest of Peru," vol. i. book ii.

Garcilasso (or Garcias Lasso) de la Vega y Vargas, gar-the-lås'so då lå vä'gå e var'gås, (Sebastian,) a Spanish officer, was the father of the preceding. He went to Mexico with Alvarado, whom he aided in the conquest of Guatemala. He served with distinction under Pizarro in Peru, which he entered in 1534, and fought against Almagro in 1542. He became Governor of Cuzco in 1548. Died in 1559.

Garcin de Tassy, går/sån' deh tå'se', (Joseph Hé-Liodore,) a French Orientalist, born at Marseilles in 1794, was chosen a member of the Academy of Inprofessor of Hindostanee at the "École de Langues orientales vivantes," in Paris. He published, among other works, a "History of Hindostanee Literature," (2

vols., 1837.)

Garczynski, gar-chin'skee, (Stephen,)

statesman, who was appointed varvode of Kalisch and palatine of Posen. He wrote the "Anatomy of the Kingdom of Poland," (1751.) Died in 1755.

Gardane, gar'dan', (Antoine,) a French general, born in Provence about 1760, became general of division about 1798, won distinction by his conduct at Marengo in 1800, and took part in the campaigns against Austria in 1800, and took part in the campaigns against Austria

and Prussia in 1805 and 1806. Died in 1807.

Gardane, (Joseph Jacques,) a French physician and medical writer, born in Provence, practised in Paris

about 1770. He wrote several treatises on syphilis.

Gardane, de, deh går/dån/, (Mathieu Claude,)

Comte, a French officer, born in Marseilles in 1766, acted as aide-de-camp to Napoleon in 1804, and distin-

guished himself at Austerlitz, Jena, and Eylau. In 1807 he was sent as ambassador to Persia. Died in 1818. Gar'den, (ALEXANDER,) F.R.S., a British botanist, born in Edinburgh about 1730. He practised medicine for many years in Charleston, South Carolina, and corresponded with Linguist as whom he furnished information. responded with Linnæus, to whom he furnished information on the natural history of Carolina. He contributed to the "Philosophical Transactions" of London. Died in England in 1791. The genus *Gardenia* was named in honour of him by Linnæus.

Gar'den, (ALEXANDER,) an American officer, who served in the war of the Revolution as aide-de-camp to General Greene. He wrote "Anecdotes of the Revo-lutionary War in America, with Sketches of Character,"

etc., (1822.)

c., (1822.) Died about 1825.

Garden, (Francis,) called also Lord Gardenstone, a Scottish judge, born in Edinburgh in 1721. After he had practised at the bar with credit, he was chosen solicitor of the king in 1764, and judge of the court of sessions. He published a work entitled "Travelling Memoranda," (3 vols., 1792–95,) the result of his travels on the continent. Died in 1793.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gardenstone, LORD. See GARDEN, (FRANCIS.) Gardie, de la, deh lå gar'de', (JAKOB.) COUNT, a skilful Swedish general, son of Pontus, noticed below, was born in 1583. He commanded the Swedish army against the Russians in the reign of Charles IX., subjected a large part of Muscovy, and advanced with his victorious army to Moscow, where a truce was negotiated. Gustavus Adolphus, having ascended the throne, renewed the war, and made his first campaign under the tuition of Count de la Gardie. After the peace of 1617 he became senator and minister of war. Died in 1652.

See J. Scheffer, "Oratio in obitum J. de la Gardie," 1652.

Gardie, de la, (MAGNUS GABRIEL,) an able Swedish statesman, son of the preceding, was born in 1622. In the reign of Charles X. (whose sister La Gardie married) he commanded one of the armies. Under Charles

XI. he was grand chancellor, and for about twenty years principal minister of state. Died in 1686.

Gardie, de la, deh lå går/de', (Pontus, pon'tüss',) an able general, born at La Gardie, in France, about 1530. He entered the service of the King of Sweden about 1565, and commanded the army of Duke John in the war which resulted in the dethronement of Eric XIV., (1568.) He became a baron, field-marshal, and senator. About 1583 he was commander-in-chief of the Swedish army, and gained advantages over the Russians in Livonia. He was drowned near Narva in 1585.

See De Thou, "Histoire universelle;" Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" C. Oernhielm, "Vita illustrissimi Herois P. de la Gardie," 1690; "Svensk Plutarch," vol. ii.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gardin-Dumesnil, gār'dān' dū'ma'nèl', (Jean Baptiste,) an eminent French professor and scholar, born at Saint-Cyr in 1720. In 1758 he became professor of rhetoric in the College of Harcourt, Paris, where he lectured many years. He wrote a work entitled "Latin Synonyms," (1777.) Died in 1802.

Gardiner, gard'ner, (Allan,) Lord, an English admiral, born at Uttoxeter in 1742, entered the navy in 1755. He served against the Americans and French, and commanded the Duke in the battle of April 12, 1782. Having been for several years a member of the 1782. Having been for several years a member of the admiralty, he obtained the rank of rear-admiral in 1793, with command of the fleet stationed near the Leeward Islands. He distinguished himself in the Channel fleet, under Lord Howe, in the battle of June 1, 1794. In 1800 he was promoted to the rank of admiral. He sat in several Parliaments, and was raised to the English peerage, as Baron Uttoxeter. Died in 1809.

Gardiner, (Captain Allen F.,) an English naval officer, born in 1794. He went as a missionary to Patagonia, and published "Voice from South America," (1847.) Died in 1851.

Gardiner, gard'ner, (JAMES,) a Scottish officer, eminent for his piety and courage, was born at Carriden in 1688. He was wounded at Ramillies, (1706,) and afterwards rose to the rank of colonel. He commanded a regiment of dragoons against the Pretender at Preston-Islands. He distinguished himself in the Channel fleet,

nent for his piety and courage, was born at Carriden in 1688. He was wounded at Ramillies, (1706,) and afterwards rose to the rank of colonel. He commanded a regiment of dragoons against the Pretender at Preston-

pans, where he was killed, in 1745. The circumstances of his death are minutely described by Scott in "Waverley.

See "Some Remarkable Passages in the Life of Colonel James Gardiner," by Rev. Philip Doddridge, 1796; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gardiner, gard'ner, (John,) an American lawyer, born in Boston in 1731. As a member of the legislature of Massachusetts, he procured the abolition of the law of primogeniture, and promoted several legal reforms. Died in 1793.

Gardiner, (JOHN SYLVESTER JOHN,) an Episcopal clergyman, a son of the preceding, was born in South Wales in 1775. He became rector of Trinity Church, Boston, in 1805. He was distinguished as a scholar and

a writer. Died in 1830.

See Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.

Gardiner, (RICHARD,) an English divine, born at Hereford in 1591. He became a canon of Christ Church in 1629, and chaplain to Charles I. in 1630. He wrote, besides other works, "Model of Oratory," ("Specimen Oratorium," 1653,) and a volume of sixteen Sermons, (1650.) Died in 1670.

(1659.) Died in 1670. Gardiner, (STEPHEN,) Bishop of Winchester, an English prelate and statesman, was born at Bury Saint Edmund's in 1483. At Cambridge he made himself master of Greek and Latin and of civil and canon law. While employed as secretary by Cardinal Wolsey, he attracted the notice and favour of Henry VIII., who in 1527 chose him as a commissioner to negotiate with the pope the divorce of Queen Catherine. Soon after his return he was made secretary of state, and in 1531 Bishop of Winchester. He strenuously opposed the Protestant Reformers, and wged the king to punish them with severity. He courted the favour of Henry VIII. by aiding him to procure divorces, but gave offence to him by being too officious in preparing the impeachment of Catherine Parr. Gardiner was an enemy of Cranmer, whom he attempted to convict of heresy, but without success. In the reign of Edward VI. he was committed to the Tower in 1548, and confined about five years. Queen Mary, having ascended the throne, hastened to reward him by the office of chancellor of England and the principal direction of affairs in church and state. The sanguinary persecutions of that reign are attributed to his influence by Hume, who says, "The severe manners of Gardiner inclined him to support by persecution that religion which at the bottom he regarded with great indifference." Died in 1555. "There was," says Froude, "something in Gardiner's character which was not wholly execrable. For thirty years he worked unweariedly in the service of the public; his judgment as member of the council was generally excellent... He was vindictive, ruthless, treacherous; but his courage was indomitable."

See FROUDE'S "History of England," vol. vi. chap. xxxiii.; also HUME'S and LINGARD'S Histories of England; BURNET'S "History of the Reformation."

Gardiner, (Sylvester,) an American physician, father of John Gardiner, noticed above, was born in Kingston, Rhode Island, in 1717, and practised in Boston. in 1786.

in 1786.

Gardiner, (WILLIAM,) a skilful engraver, born in Dublin in 1766. He was a pupil or assistant of Bartolozzi. Among his works are "Illustrations of Shakspeare" and of other English authors. He committed suicide in 1814.

Gardiner, (WILLIAM,) an English writer on music, born in 1770. He published "Music of Nature," "Sights in Italy," and other works. Died in 1853.

Gardner, (George,) M.D., a Scottish botanist, born at Glasgow about 1812. He explored Brazil and other parts of South America, in which he passed several years, 1836-41. Having returned to England, he published "Travels in the Interior of Brazil," (1846.) He died in Ceylon in 1849. died in Ceylon in 1849.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen,"

Garengeot, de, (René Jacques Croissant,) a French surgeon, born at Vitré in 1688. He was chosen Fellow of the Royal Society of London in 1728, became surgeon-major of the king's regiment in 1742, and wrote

surgery. Died in 1759.

Gar'field, (JAMES A.,) an American general and legislator, born in Cuyahoga county, Ohio, in 1831. He was a teacher and a lawyer before the civil war, and became a brigadier-general early in 1862. He was elected a member of Congress from the nineteenth district of Ohio in October, 1862, served as chief of staff of General Rosecrans in 1863, and was raised to the rank of major-general for his services at Chickamauga in September of that year. He was elected to Congress by the Republicans in 1866 and 1868. He was appointed in 1867 chairman of the committee on military affairs, and in 1881 was chosen President of the United States. In July of the same year he was shot at and mortally wounded in the Washington railway station by one Charles Guiteau. He lay ill for many weeks, and his recovery was eagerly hoped for throughout the whole of America and Europe.

He expired on the 19th September.

Garibaldi, går-e-bål'de, [It. pron. gå-re-bål'dee,]
(GIUSEPPE,) a celebrated Italian patriot and general, born at Nice, July 4, 1807. He entered the navy in early youth. Having become an active friend of liberty, he was banished in 1834. About 1836 he took arms for the republic of Uruguay, and fought against Brazil for several American lady, named Anita, who afterwards shared with him in Italy the dangers of his military career. In 1844 he volunteered to defend Montevideo against He quitted South America in the spring tonio in 1846. of 1848, and joined the Italian patriots in the war against Austria. He offered his services to King Charles Albert, but was treated by him with coldness and distrust. After the flight of the pope, he took an active part in founding the Roman Republic and in the defence of Rome against the French army in April and May, 1849. During the siege of Rome he displayed great heroism, and gained several victories over the Neapolitans, who threatened that city. When the French captured Rome in July, 1849, Garibaldi escaped with several hundred men, and, after passing through many desperate adventures and conflicts with the Austrians, was again driven into exile, and became in 1850 a resident of New York. He worked for some time in a manufactory of candles near that city, and afterwards made several voyages in the Pacific.

Early in 1859 he offered his services to the King of Sardinia, and, having formed a detached corps, called "Hunters of the Alps," he gained several victories over the Austrians, at Varese, Como, etc. Having raised a small army for the liberation of Southern Italy from the domination of the Bourbon King of Naples, he landed at Marsala, in Sicily, in May, 1860. He speedily took Palermo and Messina, and, crossing over to the main-land in August, occupied the city of Naples about the 8th of September. His army, reinforced by many Liberals of Southern Italy, defeated the troops of King Francis in October, 1860, and expelled him from the country, which was soon after annexed to the kingdom of Italy. Garibaldi afterwards retired to his home in the island of Caprera. In April, 1862, he was appointed general-in-chief of the Italian national guard. He engaged in the summer of 1862 in an enterprise which was disapproved by the Italian government, and came into collision with the royal troops at Aspromonte, where he was wounded in the foot and taken prisoner.

In 1864 he visited England, where he was received with great enthusiasm. He fought against the Austrians in the short war of 1866, at the head of a corps of volunteers. Acting without the authority of the Italian government, he raised, in the summer of 1867, an army for the liberation of Rome, which he wished to annex to the kingdom of Italy. He was arrested, by the order of the king, at Sinalunga, September 23, and confined, but soon escaped, and invaded the Papal States with a body of troops, who were defeated at Mentana by the papal forces

Gambetta at Tours, and was entrusted with the command of an irregular force to operate in the Vosges, but the Prussians were too strong for him, both in troops and strategy. He retired to Caprera early in 1871, and from that time he took no more any part in military expeditions, only occasionally appearing in political life. His popularity with his countrymen continued to be immense, and on his death at Caprera in June, 1882, extraordinary manifestations of popular sympathy were shown. For political reasons a public funeral at Rome could not be accorded, nor could his own wish that his body should be cremated be carried out. He was buried in the cemetery at Caprera, the coffin being borne to the grave by survivors

of the Thousand of Marsala.

Garibay y Zamalloa, (ESTEBAN,) a Spanish historian, born at Mondragon in 1525. He was appointed in 1503 historiographer by Philip II., and published a "Compendium of the Chronicles and History of Spain,"

(4 vols., 1571.) Died in 1593. Garidel, (PIERRE,) a French physician and botanist,

Garidel, (PIERRE,) a French physician and botanist, born at Manosque in 1659; died in 1737.
Gariel, (PIERRE,) a French historian, born at Montpellier about 1582, wrote a "History of Montpellier," and other works. Died in 1670.
Garissoles, (ANTOINE,) a French poet and Protestant divine, born at Montauban in 1587. Besides several approved works on theology, he wrote (1649) a Latin poem on the exploits of Gustavus Adolphus, entitled "Adolphis," and a few other poems. Died in 1651.

Gar'land, (Hugh A.,) an American lawyer and writer born in Virginia in 1805. He was chosen clerk of the House of Representatives by the Democrats in 1838. He wrote a "Life of John Randolph," (2 vols., 1850.) Died in 1854.

Garland, (ROBERT R.,) an American officer in the Confederate army, became a brigadier-general, and was killed in the battle of South Mountain in 1862.

Garlande, de, deh går'lönd', ? (Jean,) a poet of the eventh century. The English and French both claim eleventh century. The English and French both claim him as a native of their respective countries. Little is him as a native of their respective contines. Little is known of his history. Among the numerous works that bear his name are Latin poems on the "Mysteries of the Church," and on "Contempt of the World," "Facetus," a poem on the "Duties of Man," and "Floretus," or "Liber Floreti." Died after 1080.

Garnaud, gar'no', (Antoine Martin,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1796; died in 1861.

Garnard gar'no', (Antoine Louis) a French

Garneray, garn'ra', (Ambroise Louis,) a French painter of marine views, born in Paris in 1783. He served several years in the navy. He painted naval battles with success, and designed and engraved many views of French ports. He was employed for about ten years in the porcelain-manufactory of Sèvres.

Garneray, (Auguste Siméon,) a painter, brother of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1785. He was patronized by the empress Josephine and Queen Hortense.

tronized by the empress Josephine and Queen Hortense-Died in 1823 or 1824.

Garneray, (Jean François,) a French painter of history and portraits, father of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1755. Among his works are a portrait of Charlotte Corday, and a picture of "Louis XVI. in the Temple." Died in 1837.

Garnerin, gårn'rån', (André Jacques,) a noted French aeronaut, born in Paris in 1769, was the first who descended from a balloon by a parachute, (1797.) At the coronation of Napoleon, in 1804, he was employed the coronation of Napoleon, in 1804, he was employed to celebrate the event by sending up a large balloon, which, it is said, was wafted by the wind to Rome, and, after soaring over the Vatican, struck against the monument of Nero, the next day after its ascent. Died in 1823.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garnerin, (JEAN BAPTISTE OLIVIER,) an aeronaut, a brother of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1766;

died in 1849.

Gar'net, (HENRY,) an English Jesuit, born at Notking, at Sinalunga, September 23, and confined, but soon escaped, and invaded the Papal States with a body of troops, who were defeated at Mentana by the papal forces and their French allies in November, 1867. On the outlar ak of the Franco-Prussian war Garabaldi came to join the Gunpowder Plot. For complicity in this affair he

was tried, convicted, and hung in May, 1606. (See FAWKES, GUY.) He was regarded as a martyr by the Catholics, who admit that the plot had been revealed to See Hume, "History of England," chap. xlvi.; Gardiner, "History of England from 1603 to 1616," chap. v.

Gar'nett, (JAMES MERCER,) an American agriculturist, born in Essex county, Virginia, in 1770. He was one of the principal founders, and the first president, of the United States Agricultural Society, and wrote many able papers on agriculture and other subjects. Died in 1843.

papers on agriculture and other subjects. Died in 1043. Garnett, (RICHARD B.,) an American general, born in Virginia, graduated at West Point in 1841. He commanded a brigade of General Lee's army, and was killed at Gettysburg, July 3, 1863, aged about forty-four years. Garnett, (ROBERT SELDEN,) an American general, born in Virginia about 1821, graduated at West Point in 1841. He was aide-de-camp to General Taylor in the Mexican war, and became a captain in 1851. Having taken arms against the Union in 1861, he obtained a

Mexican war, and became a captain in 1851. Having taken arms against the Union in 1861, he obtained a command in Western Virginia. He was defeated and killed at Carrick's Ford in July, 1861.

Garnett, (Thomas.) an English physician, born at Casterton in 1766. He obtained in 1796 the chair founded by Anderson at Glasgow, and lectured on chemistry at the Royal Institution of London in 1799-1800. He published, besides other works, "Observations on a Tour through the Highlands," (2 vols., 1800.) and "Lectures on Chemistry," (1801.) Died in 1802.

Garnier, gār'ne-à', (ADOLPHE.) a French philosophical writer, was born in Paris in 1801. He became in 1838, at the Sorbonne, assistant, or substitute, of M. Jouffroy, to whose chair he afterwards succeeded. Among his works are a "Treatise on Social Morals," ("Traité de Morale sociale," 1850.) and a "Treatise on the Faculties of the Soul," ("Traité des Facultés de l'Ame," 3 vols., 1852.) which was crowned by the Academy in 1853.

Garnier, (CHARLES GEORGES THOMAS,) a French

Garnier, (CHARLES GEORGES THOMAS,) a French litterateur and advocate, born at Auxerre in 1746, published "Dramatic Proverbs," (1784,) "The Cabinet of the Fairies," (41 vols., 1785,) and other fanciful productions. Died in 1795. He was a brother of Germain Garnier, noticed below.

Garnier, (CLÉMENT JOSEPH,) a French political economist, born in the county of Nice in 1813. He was professor of political economy in the Ecole des Ponts et Chaussées, Paris, from 1846 to 1856, and edited the "Journal des Économistes" about ten years, ending in 1855. Among his works is one called "Elements of Political Economy," (1846.) He belongs to the advanced Liberal school.

Garnier, (ÉTIENNE BARTHÉLEMY,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1759, studied in Rome, where he painted "Diogenes asking Alms of a Statue." He returned to Paris in 1793. His "Desolation of the Family of Priam" (1800) was admired," says the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," "as one of the grandest pages of French painting." Among his master-pieces is "The Miracle performed on the Deaf-Mute," (1831.)

Died in 1849.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garnier, (FRANÇOIS XAVIER PAUL,) a French jurist, born at Brest in 1793. He published works of high authority, among which is "Régime des Eaux," or a Treatise on the Waters of the Sea, Rivers, etc., (5

vols., 1839-51.)

Garnier, (GERMAIN,) a French economist, born at Garnier, (Germain,) a French economist, born at Auxerre in 1754, was a brother of Charles Georges Thomas, noticed above. He emigrated with the royalists in 1793, and returned in 1795. He was appointed prefect of the department of Seine-et-Oise in 1800, a senator in 1804, and president of the senate in 1809. At the restoration of 1814 he became a member of the Chamber of Peers. He was afterwards appointed a minister of state by Louis XVIII. He made a translation of Adam Smith's "Wealth of Nations," (5 vols., 1805,) which is the best in the French language, and published several treatises on currency, statistics, and political economy. treatises on currency, statistics, and political economy. Died in 1821.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garnier, (JEAN,) a French Jacobin, born at Saintes 1754, was a member of the Convention, 1792-94, and passed into the Council of Five Hundred in 1795. Having been exiled in 1815, he went to the United States, and was drowned in the Ohio in 1820.

Garnier, (JEAN,) a learned French Jesuit and casuist, born in Paris in 1612, professed rhetoric, philosophy, and theology in Paris for many years. He wrote, in Latin "Theses of Moral Philosophy," (1651,) "Journal of tle Roman Pontiffs," ("Liber diurnus Romanorum Pontifcum cum Notis," 1680,) and other works. Died in 1681.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garnier, (JEAN GUILLAUME,) a French mathematician, born near Guise, Picardy, in 1766, was professor of astronomy at Ghent from 1817 to 1830. He published, besides many other works, "Lessons on the Integral Calculus," (3d edition, 1812.) Died in 1840.

See QUETELET, "Notice sur J. G. Garnier," 1841.

Garnier, (Jean Jacques,) a French historian, born at Gorron, near Mayenne, in 1729. He went to Paris about 1747, and obtained a place as tutor in the College of Harcourt. He afterwards became professor of Hebrew in the College of France, to which he rendered eminent services as inspector. In 1761 his essay "On the Origin of the French Government" gained the prize the Origin of the French Government" gained the prize of the Academy of Inscriptions, and opened to him the doors of that institution. He published in 1764 the "Man of Letters," and a "Treatise on Civil Education." He succeeded Villaret as historiographer, and published a continuation of Velly and Villaret's "History of France," (1765-85.) Died in 1805.

Garnier, (JEAN LOUIS CHARLES,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1825. He designed the Opera House at Paris.

tect, born in Paris in 1825. He designed the Opera House at Paris.

Garnier, (Robert,) a French tragic poet, born at La Ferté-Bernard (Maine) in 1534, published in 1568 the tragedy of "Porcie," which was very successful, and was followed by "Cornelia," "Mark Antony," "Antigone," "Les Juives," and several others. They were highly esteemed and often reprinted. Henry IV. made him councillor of state. Died in 1590.

See "Nouvelle Biographic Griffield."

See " Nouvelle Biographie Générale.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garnier de l'Aube, garne-à' deh löb, a French revolutionist, born about 1760, was a partisan of Danton in the Convention. Died about 1812.

Garnier-Deschênes, garne-à' dà'shên', (Edme Hilare,) a French jurist and writer, born at Montpellier in 1732, lived in Paris. Died in 1812.

Garnier-Pagès, garne-à' pa'zhês', (Étienne Joseph Louis,) a French political orator, born at Marseilles in 1801. He studied law, joined the Liberal party in politics, and was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1831. He professed the republican faith, but was prudent and He professed the republican faith, but was prudent and practical, and acquired distinction as a speaker on financial questions. He was re-elected in 1834 and in 1837. Died in 1841. "This orator," says Lamartine, "whose renown increased at each discourse, was with respect to the tribune what Carrel was in journalism,—a movement towards the future." ("History of the Restoration.")

See L. DE LOMÉNIE, "M. Garnier-Pagès," 1840: "Histoire populaire de Garnier-Pagès," 1841; M. DE CORMENIN, "Livre des Orateurs."

Garnier-Pagès, (Louis Antoine,) a republican financier, half-brother of the preceding, was born at Marseilles in 1805. He was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1842. He spoke with ability on financial affairs, was re-elected in 1846, and was a member of the results, was re-elected in 1640, and was a member of the provisional government formed by the revolutionists of February, 1848. Having become minister of finance on the 5th of March, he provided for the public exigencies by a land-tax, the forced circulation of bank or treasury notes, (billets de banque,) and other measures. In May, 1848, Garnier-Pagès was chosen by the Assembly a member of the executive committee of five. After the member of the executive committee of five. After the fall of the Empire he held office in the Government of the National Defence, but retired from public life in 1871. He died in 1878.

See L. DB LOMENIB, "Galerie des Contemporains."

Garofalo, gâ-ro'fâ-lo, or Garofano, gâ-ro'fâ-no, the surname of an excellent painter of the Roman school, who was born at Garófalo, near Ferrara, in 1481. His

proper name was BENVENUTO TISIO. He went to Rome about 1500, and was a pupil of G. Baldini. He afterwards studied or worked with Raphael, of whom he was an enthusiastic admirer and excellent imitator. he parted from Raphael he worked mostly in Ferrara, where he painted in fresco and oil. Among his works are a copy of the "Transfiguration," (in oil,) "The Massacre of the Innocents," and "The Resurrection of Lazarus." He was an admirable colorist. Died in 1559.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" DOMENICO C. MORA, "Vite di B. Tisio da Garofalo e di G. F. Barbieri," 1842.

Garofalo, [Lat. Caryoph'Ilus,] (BIAGIO,) a learned priest and antiquary, born in Naples in 1677, wrote a "Dissertation on Ancient Marbles," (1738.) Died in 1762.

Garouda. See GARUDA.

Garran de Coulon, ga'rôn' deh koo'lôn', (Jean Philippe,) a French lawyer, born in 1749. He was a moderate member of the Convention of 1792, voting against the death of the king. He became a senator, a member of the Institute, and a count. Died in 1816.

Garrard, går'rard', written also Geerards or Geeraerts, (MARK,) a Flemish painter, was born at Bruges about 1526. He worked some years in England, where

he died about 1588.

His son Mark, born in 1561, was a portrait-painter in England. He had a high reputation. Died in 1635.

Gar'rett-son, (FREEBORN,) a popular Methodist preacher, born in Maryland in 1752; died in 1827.

Găr'rick, (DAVID,) a famous English actor, born at Hereford in 1716. His father's family was of French descent. In 1735 he was a pupil of Dr. Johnson, (at Lichfield,) whom in the next year he accompanied to London. Here Garrick studied law in Lincoln's Inn for a short period. Having for several years cherished a growing inclination for the stage, he made his début at Ipswich in 1741, with complete success, and in the autumn of that year acted in the theatre of Goodman's Fields, in London, with a rapidly-growing popularity. He made his appearance in Drury Lane for the first time in May, 1742. His performance of "Richard III." was thought to excel all the efforts of former actors, and drew from Pope the prediction that Garrick would never have a rival. In 1745 he visited Dublin and performed for one season in the Royal Theatre. In 1747 he purchased, in partnership with Lacy, Drury Lane Theatre, of which he continued to be manager until he retired from the stage in 1776. In 1749 he married a danseuse of Vienna, Eva Maria Violette, who is said to have been an exceedingly estimable woman. He possessed in a preeminent degree the art of imitating the physiognomy of others and the expression of various emotions, and was equally at home in tragedy and comedy. His voice was sonorous and melodious, and even in a whisper it filled the whole house. His character, accomplishments, and matchless colloquial powers rendered him welcome in what is styled the best society. He also exercised his talents with success in writing numerous comedies, pro-logues, etc., among which are "The Lying Valet," "High Life below-stairs," "The Clandestine Marriage," and "Miss in her Teens." He receives credit for reforming the English theatre by rejecting the more licentious dramas and expurgating others, so that Dr. Johnson declared he had augmented the stock of innocent pleas-He was intimate with Lord Chatham, the Duke of Devonshire, Lord Lyttleton, and Dr. Johnson, whose friendship he retained to the end of his life. In 1777 he was invited by the king and queen to read a drama to them in their palace, and selected for this occasion his own farce of "Lethe." Though he was rewarded by the expression of their satisfaction, he described its effect as like a "wet blanket," compared with the thunder of applause he usually received. He amassed, it is said, a fortune of £140,000. He died in February, 1779, and was buried with great pomp, beside the tomb of Shakspeare, in Westminster Abbey.

Speate, in "vestimisted Padder," See "Garrick's Private Correspondence with the Most Celebrated Persons of his Time, with a Biographical Memoir," 2 vols., 1831-32; T. DAVIES, "Memoirs of the Life of D. Garrick," 2 vols., 1785; C. BLASIS, "Biografia di D. Garrick," Milan, 1840; P. FITZGERALD, "Life of David Garrick," 2 vols., 1868; ARTHUR MURPHY, "Life of Garrick," 2 vols., 1801; "Quarterly Review" for July, 1868.

Găr'rĭ-son, (WILLIAM LLOYD,) an American philan-thropist, the great leader of the advocates of immediate emancipation in the United States, was born in New-buryport, Massachusetts, December 12, 1804, (not in 1805, as stated in some publications.) When about fourteen, he was apprenticed to a cabinet-maker; but, being strongly averse to this occupation, he prevailed upon his master to release him. Shortly after, he was placed with Mr. E. W. Allen, editor of the "Newburyport Herald," to learn the art of printing. He soon became expert in the mechanical part of the business. About this time he began to write (at first anonymously) for the "Herald" and other papers. He once had the satisfaction of receiving from Mr. Allen, through the post-office, a letter in which the editor expressed his thanks to his unknown correspondent for his communications and hoped that he would still continue to write for the "Herald." Before he was twenty years old, he contributed to the "Salem Gazette" a series of ablywritten articles, which attracted much attention. About this time the struggle of the Greeks for freedom awakened the interest of the friends of liberty in every part of the civilized world: young Garrison's sympathy was so strongly excited for the cause, that he seriously contemplated, it is said, entering the Academy at West Point, that he might fit himself for a military career. On the expiration of his apprenticeship, in 1826, he became the conductor of a paper of his own, called the "Free Press," which was published at Newburyport. It proved, how-ever, unsuccessful, and was soon discontinued. In 1827 he became the editor of the "National Philanthropist, published in Boston, and the first paper in America devoted to the advocacy of the cause of "total absti-nence." Towards the end of 1829 he accepted an invitation from Benjamin Lundy to assist in the editorship of the "Genius of Universal Emancipation," published in Baltimore. This journal had previously advocated the gradual abolition of slavery; but in the very first number that was issued after Garrison became associated with it, he distinctly avowed the doctrine that immediate emancipation was the right of the slave and the duty of the master. Not long after, he denounced with great severity certain persons engaged in the domestic slave-infamy" all who were implicated therein. He was in consequence tried and convicted for a libel. Being unable to pay the costs, he was committed to prison, where he remained nearly two months. At length Mr. Arthur Tappan, a merchant of New York, paid his fine and released him.

On the 1st of January, 1831, he began, in Boston, the publication of "The Liberator," a weekly journal, devoted to the advocacy of the most decided and uncompromising anti-slavery views. He took for his motto "My country is the world, my countrymen are all mankind." His unsparing denunciation of slavery and of all those connected with it, met with sympathy in some portions of the country; but it excited in the Southern States, as was naturally to be expected, the most intense exasperawas naturally to be expected, the most exaspeta-tion. Almost every mail brought letters from the South filled with threats of violence and even of assassination. The legislature of Georgia went so far as to offer a re-ward of five thousand dollars to any one who should arrest, bring to trial, and prosecute him to conviction under the laws of that State. So great was the excitement produced by the "Liberator," in even many parts of the North, that his life was more than once in the utmost peril in the capital of Massachusetts itself. Many of his friends, believing him to be in danger of assassination, entreated him to go armed in self-defence; but his non-resistent principles prevented him from com-plying with their request. In 1840 he was sent as a delegate to the World's Anti-Slavery Convention held in London; but he refused to take his seat, because the female delegates from the United States were excluded. After many years of long and earnest labour in the cause of emancipation, Mr. Garrison lived to see at first a great though gradual change in the public sentiment of the North in regard to slavery, and at last the fetters of the slave broken, according to a view which he had onto slave broken, according to a view which he had enter-tained for some years,—that slavery could be abolished only

by a dissolution of the Union; but not, as he had once hoped, through the influence of moral suasion alone, and without fighting or bloodshed. In May, 1865, he resigned the presidency of the Anti-Slavery Society,—an office which he had held uninterruptedly for twenty-two years, (having been first elected in 1843;) and in Decem-ber of the same yearthe "Liberator" was discontinued, the great object for which it had been established having, in his view, been fully accomplished.

Not long afterwards his friends set on foot a subscription designed as a national testimonial for his long and faithful labours in the anti-slavery cause. About thirty thousand dollars were raised, and presented to him in

March, 1868. He died in 1879.

See Mrs. Stowe, "Men of our Times," Hartford, 1868.

Garsault, de, deh går'sō', (François Alexandre,) a French author, born about 1692, was a member of the Academy of Sciences, and captain of the royal stud. He wrote useful treatises on the treatment of the horse and on certain mechanic arts, among which are "The Perfect Farrier," (1741,) and "The Horseman's Guide," (1759.) Died in 1778.

Garth, (Sir Samuel,) an English physician and poet, born in Yorkshire. He settled in London about 1691, continued a large practice and was proted for his put and

acquired a large practice, and was noted for his wit and colloquial powers. He was interested in the subject of Dispensaries, which originated in his time and were opposed by the apothecaries; and for the purpose of ridiculing the latter he wrote the "Dispensary," a mockheroic poem, (1699,) which ran through many editions, each of which was corrected by the author and, as Pope thought, improved by the change. Garth wrote also several prologues, epigrams, and other small poems, and translated a part of Ovid's "Metamorphoses." About 1714 he was knighted by George I., who appointed him royal physician and physician to the army. He enjoyed the friendship of Pope, Addison, and other literary men. Died in 1718.

See Johnson, "Lives of the Poets;" Spence, "Anecdotes; "Biographia Britannica;" CIBBER, "Lives of the English Poets."

Gärtner or Gaertner, gert'ner, (Bernhard August,) a German jurist, born at Cassel in 1719; died

Gärtner or Gaertner, (JOHANN ANDREAS,) a German architect, born at Dresden about 1742, was the father of Friedrich von Gärtner, noticed below. He worked in Vienna, Coblentz, Würzburg, and Munich. In the last city he was employed by the king as *Hofbau-intendant*. Died in 1826.

Gärtner, (Joseph.) an eminent German botanist, born at Calw, in Würtemberg, in 1732. He became professor of botany at Saint Petersburg in 1768; but, because the climate did not suit him, he returned to Germany in 1770. He devoted many years to the study of fruits and seeds as a basis of classification, and published the results in an important work entitled "Carpology; or, Treatise on the Fruits and Seeds of Plants," (Carpologia, seu De Fructibus et Seminibus Plantarum," 2 vols., 1789-91.) which is regarded as a classic work. Died in 1791.

See Erschund Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Deleuze, "Eloge de J. Gärtner," and German translation of the same, Stuttgart, 1805; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gärtner, (KARL CHRISTIAN,) a meritorious German critic and writer, born at Freiburg, in Saxony, in 1712, was a friend of Gellert and Ramler. He was professor of eloquence at the Carolinum College of Brunswick from 1747 until his death. He rendered useful services to German literature as editor of a journal called "Bremische Beiträge." He wrote a popular comedy called "Fidelity Proved," ("Die geprüfte Treue," 1768,) and other works, in prose and verse. Died in 1791. See MRUSEL, "Lexikon der vom Jahre 1750-1800 verstorbenen Deutschen Schriftsteller."

Gärtner or Gaertner, von, fon gert'ner, (FRIED-RICH,) a German architect, born at Coblentz in 1792. He studied in Paris in 1812, and subsequently spent several years in Rome. He was appointed professor of architecture at Munich in 1820, and was soon after employed by the prince of the paris to the second architecture at Munich in 1820, and was soon after employed by the prince of the paris to the second architecture. ployed by the prince, afterwards king, Louis, to co-operate in the improvements he had projected. Among his

principal edifices are the Ludwigskirche, the University, the Befreiungshalle, all at Munich, and an arched hall in the style of the Loggia di Lanzi at Florence. About 1840 he built at Athens a splendid palace for King Otho.

Died in April, 1847.

Găr'u-dă, [common Hindoo pron. gŭr'oo-da or gŭr'ood; called in the popular dialect Gŭr'oor,] in the Hindoo mythology, the vâhăn* or vehicle of Vishnu, a creature half man and half eagle, whose office it is to bear the preserving deity in all his journeys through the air, which is the appropriate element of Vishnu. Garuda is commonly said to be the son of Kasyapa and Vinata, (whence he is sometimes called Vinateva, vin-a-tā'ya;) although some legends make him the offspring of Kasyaalthough some legends make him the offspring of Kasyapa and Diti. As the eagle of Jupiter is often represented as holding in his talons the thunderbolt, so Garuda is as nothing in his taions the thinderbolt, so Gardada is sometimes pictured as bearing a bow and arrows. He is usually painted with green or blue wings. Garuda is supposed to be a personification of the sky, which apparently supports the sun, one of the symbols of Vishnu. (See VISHNU.)

See Moor's "Hindu Pantheon;" COLEMAN'S "Mythology of the Hindus."

Garuffi, gâ-roof'fee, (GIUSEPPE MALATESTA,) an Italian poet and antiquary, born at Rimini in 1655. He wrote "Il Rodrigo," a musical drama, (1677,) said to be the first example in Italy of a drama performed by a

Garve, gar'veh, (Christian), a German philosopher and moralist, born at Breslau in 1742. He studied at Leipsic, and in 1769 succeeded Gellert as professor of philosophy in that city. He resigned this chair, on account of ill health, about 1772. He translated Burke's "Essay on the Sublime and Beautiful," and Ferguson's Moral Philosophy," and wrote besides several essays. "Moral Philosophy," and wrote, besides several essays on moral philosophy, a treatise "On the Connection of Morals with Politics," (1788,) and "On Society and Solitude," (1792.) He was called by Kant a philosopher in the best sense of the word. Died in 1798.

See Manso, "Garve nach seinem schriftstellerischen Character," 1799; S. G. DITTMAR, "Erinnerungen aus meinem Umgange mit Garve," etc., 1801; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Garzi, gard'zee, (Luigi,) an eminent Italian painter, born at Pistoia in 1638, was a pupil of Andrea Sacchi, and was successful in various branches of his art, which he practised in Naples and Rome. His style resembles that of Carlo Maratta. His drawing was true, and his touch easy and mellow. He excelled in the representation of Madonnas and infants. Died in 1721.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" Ticozzi, "Dizionario;" PASCOLI, "Vite de' Pittori," etc.

Garzia. See Garcia.
Garzia de Miranda, gar-thee'â dà me-rân'dâ, surnamed El Manco because he had lost his right hand, was born in 1677. He was painter to Philip V., and an excellent artist. Died in Madrid in 1749.
Garzia (or Garcia) Hidalgo, gar-thee'â e-dâl'go, (José,) a skilful Spanish painter of history, born at Murcia about 1656, became court painter to Philip V. of Spain. Died in 1712.

Spain. Died in 1712.

See Quilliet, "Dictionnaire des Peintres Espagnols."

Garzoni, gar-zo'nee, (GIOVANNI,) a learned Italian physician and littérateur, born at Bologna in 1419, wrote a Latin "History of Saxony," (1518.) Died in 1506.
Garzoni, (PIETRO,) a Venetian historian and senator, wrote a continuation of Foscarini's "History of Venice," ("Istoria della Republica di Venezia," 3 vols., 1705–16.) The last part relates the events of the war of the Saxonich expression (1720-142). Died probably about Spanish succession, (1701-13.) Died probably about

Garzoni, (Tommaso,) an Italian author and monk, born at Bagnacavallo in 1549. He published several works remarkable for their oddity and erudition, among which are "La Piazza universale di tutte le Professioni del Mondo," (1585,) "The Hospital of Lunatics," (1586,) and "The Synagogue of the Ignorant," (1589,) The first of these was once a popular performance. It

^{*} Etymologically related to the German Wagen, (a "carriage" or "vehicle,") to which it corresponds so nearly in sound. It is derived from the Sanscrit verb vāh, (or vāh,) to "carry," which is cognate with the Latin verb vāh-o, having the same signification.

treats at great length of all the professions, pursuits, trades, and occupations of man. Died in 1589.

See Ghilini, "Teatro d'Uomini letterati;" Nicéron, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gasca, de la, dà là gãs'kå, (PEDRO,) a Spanish bishop, born at or near Plasencia in 1485, was eminent for his skill in negotiation, and was employed by Charles V. in several delicate and difficult missions. Having been sent to England with secret instructions in 1542, he was successful in forming a coalition with Henry VIII. against Francis I. In 1546 he was made president of the Royal Audiencia of Lima, and sent with vice-regal power to Peru, where he adroitly suppressed, without much fighting, the rebellion of Gonzales Pizarro. He returned in 1549, and became Bishop of Palencia. Died

See Prescott, "History of the Conquest of Peru," vol. i.; CIECA DE LEON, "La Cronica del Peru," 1554; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gascoigne, gas-koin', (GEORGE,) an English poet, born in Essex about 1535. He served in Holland under the Prince of Orange, and was afterwards a courtier and an attendant of Queen Elizabeth on one of her stately journeys. He wrote, besides other poems, the "Steel Glass," a satire, (1576,) "Jocasta," a tragedy, and the "Comedy of Supposes." Died in 1577. "His minor poems," says Hallam, "especially one called 'The Arraignment of a Lover,' have much spirit and gaiety." "He has much exceeded all the poets of his age," says Warton, "in smoothness and harmony of versification." cation."

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Gascoigne, [Lat. Gasco'NIUS,] (Sir WILLIAM,) an English judge, noted for his moral courage, was born in Yorkshire about 1350. He was appointed chief justice of the king's bench by Henry IV. in 1401. During the trial of a riotous person who was a companion of Prince Henry, the latter struck or insulted Gascoigne, who vindicated the majesty of the law by committing the prince to prison. (See Shakspeare's "Henry IV.") On the accession of the prince as Henry V., (1413,) Gascoigne, says Hume, "met with praises, instead of reproaches, for his past conduct." Died about 1420.

See LORD CAMPBELL, "Lives of the Chief Justices;" Foss, "The Judges of England."

Gasconius, the Latin of GASCOIGNE, which see.

Gasconius, the Latin of GASCOIGNE, which see.
Gascoygne or Gascoigne, (WILLIAM,) an English astronomer, born in Yorkshire about 1621. He invented the micrometer about 1641. He fought for Charles I., and was killed at Marston Moor, July, 1644.
Gas'kell, (Mrs. ELIZABETH C.,) an English authoress, born about 1822, was the wife of a Unitarian clergy-

man of Manchester. Her maiden name was STEVENson. She produced, in 1848, a popular novel, entitled
"Mary Barton, a Tale of Manchester Life," and maintained her literary reputation by other works of fiction,
among which are "The Moorland Cottage," (1850,) and
"Ruth," (1853.) She was a friend of Charlotte Bronté,
of whom she published a very interesting Life. (2) of whom she published a very interesting Line, (2 vols., 1857.) She was for several years a regular contributor to "Household Words." Her other principal works are the novels of "North and South," "Cranford," "Sylvia's Lovers," and "Wives and Daughters:" the left the last unfinished at her death, in 1866. "Mrs. she left the last unfinished at her death, in 1866. "Mrs. Gaskell," says George Sand, "has done what neither I nor other female writers in France can accomplish: she has written novels which excite the deepest interest in men of the world, and which every girl will be the better for reading."

For an interesting and admirable article on Mrs. Gas-kell's writings, see the "British Quarterly" for April, 1867; from it we extract the following: "It is hardly possible to read a page of her writing without getting some good from it. The style is clear and forcible, the tone pure, the matter wholesome. . . . Other novel-writers of

true womanly nature is most adequately reflected, that which will keep her name longest in remembrance.

See, also, "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1849; "Westminster Review" for April, 1849; "North British Review" for May, 1853; "Gentleman's Magazine" for February, 1866.

Gasnevides. See GAZNEVIDES.

Gasparin, de, deh gås'på'rån', (Adrien Étienne Pierre,) Comte, a distinguished French rural economist and minister of state, born at Orange (Vaucluse) in 1783, was a son of T. A. Gasparin, noticed below. He gave special attention to agriculture, on which he wrote many able treatises. After the revolution of 1830 he was successively prefect of La Loire, of Isère, and of the Rhône. He was minister of the interior from September, 1836, to April, 1837, during which period he made a reform in the treatment of convicts. He filled the same office in the brief ministry formed in March, 1839, and was ad-mitted into the Academy of Sciences in 1840. Among his works is an excellent "Course of Agriculture," (5 vols., 1843–49.) Died in September, 1862.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gasparin, de, (Agénor ÉTIENNE,) COMTE, a son of the preceding, a Protestant by birth and conviction, and an eminent publicist and friend of liberty and order, was born at Orange in 1810. In early youth he was secretary to M. Guizot, minister of public instruction. He became auditor to the council of state, and was secretary to his father in 1816 and 1820. In 1820. was secretary to his father in 1836 and 1839. In 1842 he was elected by the voters of Bastia to the Chamber of Deputies, in which he advocated religious liberty for of Deputies, in which he advocated religious liberty for Protestants and the liberation of slaves. He wrote, besides other works, "Slavery and the Slave-Trade," (1838.) "Christianity and Paganism," (2 vols., 1850.) "The Schools of Doubt and the School of Faith: an Essay on Authority in Religion," (1853.) In 1846 he retired from political life. The great rebellion in the United States afforded him the subject of two remarkable and successful works, called "The Uprising of a Great Nation," ("Un grand Peuple qui se relève," 1861.) and "America in the Presence of Europe," ("L'Amérique devant l'Europe," 1862.) He died in 1871.

Gasparin, de, Madame, the wife of the preceding,

Gasparin, de, MADAME, the wife of the preceding, and known as an authoress and moralist of a high order, was born about 1815. Among her works are "Marriage from the Christian Point of View," (3 vols., 1843,) which received the Montyon prize of the French Academy, "Some Defects of Christians at the Present Day," "Monastic Corporations in the Heart of Protestantism," (2 vols., 1877,) and three volumes of tales entitled (2 vols., 1855.) and three volumes of tales, entitled "Near Horizons," ("Les Horizons prochains,") "Heavenly Horizons," ("Les Horizons célestes,") and "Vesper," (1862.)

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gasparin, de, (Thomas Augustin,) a French revolutionist, born of a Protestant family at Orange in 1740 or 1750, was the father of Count Adrien, noticed above. He was elected in 1792 to the Convention, in which he acted with the Jacobins. He was on a mission to the army of the north when the defection of Dumouriez transpired, and confirmed the loyalty of the troops. 1793 he was one of the commissioners who directed the siege of Toulon. It is stated that his influence induced the general to adopt in this siege the plan of Bonaparte, who in his will expressed his gratitude by a legacy of one hundred thousand francs to the heirs of M. de Gasparin. Died in November, 1793.

See Lamartine, "History of the Girondists;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gasparini, gâs-pâ-ree'nee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian composer, born at Lucca about 1655, was a professor of music in Venice. He composed many operas and cantatas, which were admired, and a work called "L'Armonico prattico al Cembalo," (1683.) Died in 1727.

Gasparino, gâs-pâ-ree'no, surnamed BARZIZZA or BARZIZZIo, (from the place of his birth,) an Italian scholar, born near Bérgamo about 1370, was professor ship, more grace, eloquence, and passion; but in the art of telling a story she has no superior, perhaps no equal." Of her unfinished "Wives and Daughters" the reviewer says, "We do not hesitate to pronounce it the finest of Mrs. Gaskell's productions,—that in which her

of that generation. Several of his orations are extant, and are the earliest models of classical declamation in modern times. A volume of his epistles was the first book ever printed at Paris, (in 1471.) Died in 1431.

See FURIETTI, "Vita Gasparini," prefixed to Gasparini's Works, Rome, 1723; FABRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Latina mediæ et infimæ Ætatis."

Gaspre, Le. See Dughet. Gasse, gas'sa, (Stefano and Luigi,) two able Italian architects, born at Naples in 1778, were twin brothers, and partners in their profession. They studied in Rome, and were employed in the construction of palaces and public buildings in Naples, among which are the Ob-

servatory, the Dogana, (custom-house,) and the Palazzo Montemiletto. Luigi died in 1833, and Stefano in 1840.

Gassendi, ga'sôn'de', (JEAN JACQUES BASILIEN,) born at Digne, in France, in 1748. He obtained the rank of a general of brigade in 1800. The First Consul gave him command of the artillery just before the battle of Marengo, in which he took part. Gassendi became a general of division in 1805, a councillor of state in 1806, and a senator in 1813. He published a volume of poems. Died in 1828.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Gassendi, gas-sên'dee, [Fr. pron. gå'sôn'de'; Lat. Gassen'dus,] written also Gassend, (Pierre,) born at Champtercier, near Digne, in Provence, January 22, 1592, was one of the most eminent philosophers and savants of France, and one who added lustre to almost every branch of learning, being at the same time historian, naturalist, mathematician, astronomer, logician, Hellenist, metaphysician, and critic; and all this at a period when the sciences had scarcely emerged from their infancy. He is regarded as the most universal genius of that age. The first disciple of Bacon in France, he was also the correspondent and friend of Galileo and Kepler. Destined for the church he studied at Aix and Avignon and at for the church, he studied at Aix and Avignon, and, at the age of twenty-one, obtained the chairs of philosophy and theology in the University of Aix. Though required to conform in his lectures to the doctrines of Aristotle, he early perceived the fallacy of that system, and by his studies prepared himself to become one of the leaders in that great controversy which resulted in depriving the philosopher of Stagira of the prestige of infallibility which he had so long enjoyed. Having obtained a bene-fice in the cathedral of Digne, and the office of provost, he resigned in 1622 the place of professor and part year he resigned in 1623 the place of professor, and next year published the first volume of his "Paradoxical Essays against Aristotle," which made a great impression on the public mind, and was followed a few years later by a second volume with the same title. About this period he devoted most of his leisure to the study of the classics and to researches in anatomy and astronomy. In 1642 he attacked the philosophy and bold inno-

vations of his friend Descartes, with whom he became involved in controversy, refuting, with modest doubts, the dogmatism of his opponent. He was appointed in 1645 professor of mathematics in the Collége Royal of Paris, where his lectures on Astronomy were admired and largely attended by the *élite* of the capital. In 1647 appeared one of his best-known works, "The Life, Opinions, and Morals of Epicurus," ("De Vita, Moribus et Placitis Epicuri,") whose memory he defends against the accusations of the Chicago and Morals of Epicuri," tions of the Stoics, at the same time exposing and combating those parts of his system which are at variance with Christianity. His admiration for Epicurus furnished some narrow-minded or envious persons with a pretext to accuse him of skepticism; but this charge is refuted by the tenor of his entire life. In 1654 he published the "Lives of Tycho Brahe, Copernicus, and other Astronomers," with a preface, in which he reviewed, in a luminous manner, the history of astronomy. Gassendi was the first to observe the transit of Mercury, (in 1631.) The parhelia, the eclipses of Jupiter's satellites, and the magnetic needle afforded him subjects for careful and profound research.

profound research.

The mind of Gassendi was penetrating and refined, his style elegant and clear, his manners simple and full of amenity. In his efforts to subvert the inveterate prejudices of the Schoolmen with respect to Aristotle and Epicurus, he has displayed a union of vast erudition,

sound criticism, and mental independence. Marivat, having freely conversed with him while passing from Grenoble to Paris, without knowing his name, desired on their arrival to be presented to the celebrated Gassendi, and was agreeably surprised to recognize his identity with the modest companion of his journey. Besides the works already referred to, he wrote, in Latin, treatises on the laws of motion, a "System of Epicurean Philosophy," (1649,) and "The Philosophical System of Gassendi," ("Syntagma Philosophicum," etc., 1658.) The last is rather an eclectic than an original system, a selection and combination of the doctrines taught in the various schools of antiquity. It may be observed that in that age nearly all the philosophers of France were ranged under the two parties of Cartesians and Gassendists. Died in 1655.

See Bernier, "Abrégé de la Philosophie de Gassendi," 1674; BOUGEREL, "Vie de Gassendi," 1737; Sorbière, "De Vita et Moribus P. Gassendi," 1679; Menc, "Eloge de Gassendi," 1767; Camburat, "Abrégé de la Vie et du Système de P. Gassendi," 1770; A. Martin, "Histoire de la Vie et des Ecrits de P. Gassendi," Paris, 1853; BRUCKER, "History of Philosophy;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gassendus. See Gassendi.

Gasser, gas'ser, (JOHANN MICHAEL,) a learned German writer, born at Schweinfurt in 1700; died in 1754.

Gasser, (Simon Peter,) a German jurist and economist, born at Colberg in 1676. He was professor of law and of political economy at Halle, and is said to have been the first German who conceived the idea of treating political economy as a science. His chief work is an "Introduction to Economical and Political Sciences,"

(1729.) Died in 1745. See F. Wideburg, "Elogium S. P. Gasseri," 1746; Adelung, Supplement to Jöcher's "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Gassicourt, de, (CHARLES LOUIS CADET.)

Gassies, ga'se', (Jean Baptiste,) a French painter of history, marine views, and genre, born at Bordeaux in 1786. Among his works is "Virgil reading the Æneid

Gassies, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French naturalist, born at Agen in 1816. He published a "Description of the Terrestrial and Fresh-Water Mollusks of the Agenais,"

(1849,) and other works.

Gassion, de, deh gắ/se/on/, (Jean,) a French general, born at Pau in 1609, was attached to the Protestant cause, and served with distinction under Gustavus Adolphus as captain in 1631 and 1632. After the death of that prince he returned to the French army, in which he soon obtained the rank of maréchal-de-camp. In 1643 he commanded the right wing at the battle of Rocroy, under the famous Condé, who ascribed to him the honour of the day, saying, on the field of battle, as he embraced Gassion, "It is to you I am indebted for the victory." For this service he was rewarded with a marshal's bâton. He took part in several campaigns against the Spaniards in Flanders, and was killed at the siege of Lens in 1647. He was one of the most able and successful generals of He was one of the most able and successful generals of his time. In reply to an officer who thought a certain enterprise impracticable, he said, "I have in my head, and at my side, all that is requisite for victory."

See Renaudor, "La Vie du Maréchal J. de Gassion," 1647; MICHEL De Pure, "Vie de J. Gassion," 4 vols., 1673; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gassner, gås'ner, (Johann Joseph,) a German exorcist, or thaumaturgus, and Catholic priest, born at Bratz in 1727. He practised the imposition of hands for the cure of diseases. Died in 1779.

Gast, (Rev. John,) the son of a French Protestant exile, was born in Dublin in 1716, and became Archdeacon of Glandclogh. He published "Rudiments of Greek History," (1754,) which is commended for style and other merits, and a "History of Greece from Alexander of Macedon until its Subjection by the Romans," (1782.) Died in 1788.

Gastaldi, gås-tål'dee, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian prelate, born at Genoa. He was made Archbishop of Benevento, and cardinal, about 1658. Died in 1685.

Gastaldi, gås'tål'de', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French medical writer, born at Sisteron in 1674. He practised

for many years at Avignon. Died in 1747.

Gastaud, gas'tō', (François,) a French Jansenist and

controversialist, born at Aix about 1660; died in 1732.

Gastelier, gât'le-à', (René Georges,) a French physician and medical writer, born at Ferrières in 1741, practised in Paris with success. As a member of the Legislative Assembly, he gave offence to the Jacobins, by whom he was arrested in 1793, but was saved from death by the fall of Robespierre. Died in 1821.

Gaston, gas'ton', Viscount of Béarn, was one of the French lords who distinguished themselves in the

first crusade in company with Raimond of Toulouse. He commanded a part of the army at the victory near Antioch in 1098, and was present at the capture of Jeru-

salem, after which he returned home, (1101.) He was killed in fighting against the infidels in Spain, about 1130.

Gas'ton, (WILLIAM,) an eminent American jurist, born at Newbern, North Carolina, in 1778, was chosen in 1812, a morphy of the patient! in 1813 a member of the national House of Representatives, in which he sat four years and acquired a high reputation as a speaker. He was an influential leader of the Federal party. In 1834 he was appointed a judge of the supreme court of North Carolina. Died in 1844.

See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. ii.

Gaston de Foix. See Foix, (Gaston DE.)

Gas'trell, (FRANCIS,) an English theologian, born at Slapton (Northampton) in 1662. He became canon of Christ Church, Oxford, in 1702, and Bishop of Chester in 1714. He published many approved religious treatises, one of which, entitled "The Christian Institutes; or, Sincere Word of God," (1707,) has been often reprinted. He also wrote "The Certainty of the Christian Revela-

Gat'a-ker, (Charles,) an English clergyman, born at Rotherhithe about 1614, was rector of Hoggeston for about thirty years. He wrote treatises against popery, and other religious works, among which is "The Way of Truth and Peace," (1669.) Died in 1680.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Gataker, (THOMAS,) an English divine and critic of great learning, the father of the preceding, was born in London in 1574. He became rector of Rotherhithe, Surrey, in 1611, and published in 1616 "Of the Nature and Use of Lots: a Treatise historical and theological." He subscribed the Covenant, and during the Commonwealth was in fellowship with the Presbyterians. Among his works are excellent commentaries on Isaiah and Jeremiah, published, with other "Annotations on the Bible," by the Assembly of Divines at Westminster; "Cinnus, seu Animadversiones Variæ," 1651; and a commentary on Marcus Aurelius's "Meditations," with a Latin version. Died in 1654.

See a "Life of T. Gataker," London, 1655; "Biographia Britannica;" "Memoir of T. Gataker," prefixed to his "Adversaria miscellanea posthuma," published by his son Charles in 1659; Niceron, "Mémoires."

Gates, gats, (HORATIO,) a general, born in England in 1728, entered the British army at an early age. He served as captain in the army of General Braddock when that general was defeated and mortally wounded, near Pittsburg, in 1755. Retiring then from service, he bought an estate in Virginia, where he resided when the war of the Revolution broke out. Having espoused the popular cause, his military talents and experience pro-cured for him a rapid promotion. In 1776 he was made major-general, and appointed to the command of the Northern army, which had recently returned from the invasion of Canada and was in the vicinity of Ticonderoga. General Schuyler was then in command of that district. In order to prevent a collision, Congress declared that in appointing Gates they had no intention to supersede the former, but wished these two officers to act in concert. The English general Carleton, with a large force on Lake Champlain, advanced as far as Crown Point, which he captured; but, thinking the season too late to besiege the Americans, he retired into winter quarters. At the return of spring, Schuyler had the sole command. After the capture of Ticonderoga by Burgoyne in July, 1777, all the Northern generals were recalled by Congress, in a fit of disgust and vexa-

tion, and the choice of a new commander fell upon Gates, who assumed about the 22d of August the command of an army of 6000 men, besides detached parties of militia. On the 19th of September was fought the battle of Bemus Heights, which was terminated by the approach of night without decisive results. About this time a party of militia had made a successful attack on the British posts on Lake George, cut off Burgoyne's communications, and rendered his position very critical. The army of Gates was increased, September 22, by the arrival of militia under General Lincoln, who received command of the right wing. On the 7th of October, 1777, near the village of Stillwater, commenced another battle, in which the Americans had gained decisive advantages when darkness suspended the contest. The British lost a large part of their artillery and ammuni-tion, and during the night retired to higher ground, where in the morning they appeared in order of battle. After slight skirmishes on the 8th, Burgoyne abandoned his position on the 9th, and retreated six miles to Saratoga, whither he was followed by General Gates and blockaded. Being reduced to great distress, he opened a treaty of capitulation, and surrendered, with the conditions that his army (amounting then to 5642 men) should give up their arms, artillery, and baggage, and be conveyed to England under a pledge not to serve against the United States. The capture of this army produced great exultation among the Americans, and was one of the most important events of the war. Burgoyne and other British officers bore testimony to the humanity of the victor in that campaign. In 1777 Gates was made president of the board of war. In 1780 he was appointed to command the Southern army, consisting of 6000 men, chiefly militia. On August 6 he was totally defeated at Camden, in South Carolina, by Cornwallis, with a loss of 900 killed and of many prisoners. On account of this disaster, Congress, on October 5, ordered inquiry to be made into the conduct of Gates, who was in consequence superseded in the command, and retired to his estate in Virginia. The inquiry resulted in an honourable acquittal; but it appears he took no further part in the war. In 1800 he removed to New York. Died in 1806.

Gat'lin, (RICHARD CASWELL,) bornin North Carolina shows 1812, exceed in Marino in 1844, 46 and was made.

about 1813, served in Mexico in 1845-46, and was made a brigadier-general of volunteers in the Confederate army

of 1861.

Gatling, (RICHARD JORDAN,) an American inventor, born in North Carolina in 1818, invented the revolving gun which is named after him.

Gatta, della, del'là gât'tà, (Bartolommeo,) an Italian painter and architect, born about 1420, worked at Arezzo

painter and architect, born about 1420, worked at Arezzo and Rome. Died about 1500.

Gatta-Melata, gåt'tå må-lå'tå, (STEFANO GIOVANNI,) an able Italian condottiere, born at Narni. As ageneral in the service of Venice, he defeated the Marquis of Mantua in 1438. Died in 1443.

Gatteaux, gå'tō', (Jacques Édouard,) a French artist, born in Paris in 1788, engraved medals of Montaigne, Corneille, Racine, La Fayette, etc. Among his works are statues of Michael Angelo for the Louvre, and "Minerva," (1836,) which was purchased by the state.

Gatteaux, (NICOLAS MARIE,) a French engraver of medals, father of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1751. He engraved in 1798 the prize medal for the École de Médecine of Paris, which is regarded as his master-piece. He illustrated many historical events by medals, and made improvements in the mechanism of the art of

Gattel, gartel, (Claude Marie,) a lexicographer, born in Lyons, France, in 1743, published a French-Spanish Dictionary, (3 vols., 1790,) and a Portable French Dictionary, (1797.) Died in 1812.

Gatterer, gât'ter-er, (Johann Christoph,) a German historian, born near Nuremberg in 1727. He became

matic Art." He founded, in 1764, the Historical Insti-

tute at Göttingen. Died in 1799.

See Heyne, "Elogium J. C. Gattereri," Göttingen, 1800; J. G. Eichhorn, "J. C. Gatterer; biographische Skizze," 1800.

Gatterer, (MAGDALENE PHILIPPINE,) daughter of the preceding, born at Göttingen or at Nuremberg in 1756, published a volume of poems, "Neue Gedichte," (1821,) which were favourably received. Died in 1831.

Gattey, ga't's, (FRANÇOIS,) a French mathematician, born at Dijon in 1753, published "Elements of the New Metrical System," (1801,) and other works. Died

in 1819.

Gatti, gât'tee, (BERNARDINO,) an eminent Italian painter, surnamed IL SOGARO or SOGLIARO, (sòl-yâ'ro,) was born about 1495. Cremona, Pavía, and Vercelli dispute the honour of having given him birth. He was a pupil and successful imitator of Correggio, and worked a pupit and successful imitator of Correggio, and worked in Cremona and Parma. Vasari speaks in praise of his skill. Among his master-pieces are frescos of "The Miracle of the Loaves," at Cremona, and "The Ascension," near Cremona. Died about 1575.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" BRYAN, "Dictionary of Painters."

Gatti, (GERVASIO,) an Italian painter, born at Cremona about 1555, was a nephew and pupil of the preceding. His last works are dated in 1631.

Gatti, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian Dominican friar, born at Messina about 1420, professed theology at Florence and Bologna, and in 1472 was made Bishop of Cefalù. He possessed an extraordinary memory, and was dis-tinguished for his attainments in languages, philosophy, mathematics, etc. Died in 1484.

Gatti, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian painter, born at Bologna in 1662, was a pupil of Franceschini, of many of whose works he made good copies. Died in 1726.

Gatti, (OLIVIERO,) an Italian engraver, born at Parma

about 1570. He worked at Bologna for many years.

Gattinara. See Arborio.

Gau, gow or gō, (Franz Christian,) an architect, born at Cologne in 1790. Having made a journey to Egypt and Nubia and designed many ruins, he published in 1823 "Antiquities of Nubia," with text by Niebuhr and Letronne. He added two volumes to the work on the "Ruins of Pompeii" which Mazois left unfinished. He was naturalized as a Frenchman in 1825, and designed seaveral public buildings in Paris by which he signed several public buildings in Paris, by which he gained a high reputation. His chief work is the church of Saint Clotilde, commenced in 1846, the style of which is pointed, or ogivale. Died in 1853.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gaub, göwp, or Gaube, göw'beh, [Lat. Gau'bius,] (HIERONYMUS DAVID,) a German physician, born at Heidelberg in 1705, was a favourite pupil of Boerhaave, who procured him the succession to his chair of chemwho procured him the succession to his chair of chemistry at Leyden about 1731. In 1733 he obtained in addition the chair of medicine, which he filled until his death. He published several valuable works, among which are "On the Government of the Mind which is within the Province of Medicine," ("De Regimine Mentis quod medicorum est," 1747,) and "Institutes of Pathology," ("Institutiones Pathologiæ," 1758.) Died in 1780. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" J. Bleuland, "Oratio qua Memoria H. D. Gaubii commendatur," 1792: "Biographie Médicale."

Gaubert achieve (Park Logy Memoria Medicale)

Gaubert, gō'bair', (Paul Léon Marie,) a French physician, born at Ermenonville in 1805, wrote, besides other works, "The Hygiene of Digestion," (1845,) which

was very successful.

Gaubil, go'bel', (Antoine,) an eminent French missionary and Jesuit, who did much to promote a knowledge of the literature of Eastern Asia, was born at Gaillac in 1689. He went to China in 1723, and attained such proficiency in the Chinese language and learning that the native doctors confessed his superiority. He was also well versed in the exact sciences and astronomy. The Chinese emperor employed him for thirty years as interpreter of the diplomatic correspondence with Russia, and in other important offices. Gaubil's learning was displayed in several profound works, the most remarkable of which is his translation of the "Shoo-King," (1771,) a canonical treasury of Chinese history and

tradition. He published a "History of Jengis Khan and the Mongol Dynasty," 1739. Died in Pekin in 1759. See A. de Rémusat, "Nouveaux Mélanges Asiatiques;" G. Pauthier, "La Chine;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gaucher, "La chine; Housele Distributions of Saucher, go'shà', (Charles Étienne,) a French engraver, born in Paris in 1740. He wrote "Iconologie," a treatise on Allegories and Emblems, (4 vols., 1796,) and other essays on art. Died in 1804.

Gaucher de Chastillon. See Chastillon.

Gaucher de Chastillon. See Chastillon.

Gaucourt, gō'koor', (RAOUL,) a French commander, who fought for Charles VII. against the English. He was appointed grand master of France in 1450, and

again in 1456.

Gau'den, (John,) an English bishop and author, born at Mayland, Essex, in 1605. In 1640, being then favourable to the popular party, he preached a sermon before the House of Commons, in consequence of which he had the dealers of Polyling. During the civil war obtained the deanery of Bocking. During the civil war and under the Commonwealth he kept his preferments, but ultimately joined the royalist party and wrote several tracts in its support. At the restoration he became, in 1660, chaplain to Charles II., and Bishop of Exeter; but, as this did not satisfy him, he was, in 1662, transferred to the see of Worcester. His death, which occurred in 1662, was thought to have been hastened by the refusal of the king to reward him with the rich bishopric of Winchester. In soliciting preferment and royal favour, Basilike," or "Portrait of his Sacred Majesty in his Solitude and Sufferings," which was published a few days after the death of Charles I. and was generally supposed to have been written by that king. This book ran through many editions, and made so great an impression that the potent voice of Milton was invoked to counteract it. This question of authorship has been discussed at much length; and the majority of critics seem to be agreed that Gauden was the author of the above-named work, or at least had a share in its composition.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" Nichols, "Literary Anecdotes;" "Biographia Britannica;" "Edinburgh Review" for June, 1826, (vol. xliv.)

Gaudentius. See GAUDENZIO.
Gaudentius, gaw-dên'she-us, SAINT, was chosen Bishop of Brescia about 387 A.D. He wrote the life of his friend Saint Philaster, and several discourses and sermons, which are still extant. Died about 420.

See CAVE, "Historia Literaria."

Gaudenzi, gŏw-dên'zee, (Pellegrino,) an Italian poet, born at Forlì in 1749, removed to Padua in 1775. He wrote in 1781 "The Birth of Christ," ("La Nascita di Cristo,") which produced a vivid sensation and was much admired, and "La Campagna." He was endued with fine sensibility. Died in 1784.

See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" Meneghelli, "Elogio storico di P. Gaudenzi," 1811.

Gaudenzio, gŏw-dên'ze-o, [Lat.Gauden'Tius,] (Pa-Ganini,) an eminent savant and writer, born at Poschiavo, in Switzerland, in 1596, exchanged in youth Calvinism for the Catholic faith. From 1628 to 1648 he taught belles-lettres in the University of Pisa, then the most flourishing in Italy. He wrote, in Latin, many orations, and dissertations on philosophy and antiquities, among which his "Rise and Progress of Philosophy among the Romans" (1643) is esteemed the best. Died in 1648.

See Fabroni, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium;" Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Gaudichaud-Beaupré, gō' de' shō' bō' pRà', (CHARLES,) a French botanist, born at Angoulême in 1780. He served as botanist of Freycinet's scientific 1780. He served as botanist of Freychet's scientific expedition of 1816-20, and wrote the botanical part of the work which was the result of that voyage. In 1836-37 he made a voyage around the world in the Bonite, Among his works are "Researches on Organography, Physiology, and Organogeny," (1841,) and "The Botany of the Voyage around the World in the Bonite." Died in Paris in 1854.

See LOUANDRE et BOURQUELOT, "La Littérature Française;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" E. PASCALLET, "Notice biographique sur M. Gaudichaud-Beaupré," 1844.

Gaudin, gō'dân', (Jean,) a French grammarian and Jesuit, born in Poitou in 1617, published a "Latin Grammar," and a "Dictionary of the Latin, Greek, and French Languages," (1680.) Died about 1690.

Gaudin, gŏw-dèn', (LUIS PASCAL,) a Spanish painter of history, born at Villa-Franca in 1556; died in 1621.

Gaudin, (MARC ANTOINE AUGUSTIN,) a French chemist, born at Saintes in 1804. He invented in 1827 an air-pump which compresses air or reverses that process at will and discovered a method to convert beefess at will and discovered a method to convert beefess.

cess at will, and discovered a method to convert beef into a substance like milk. Among his works are a "Practical Treatise on Photography," (1845.) and one on the "Grouping of Atoms," etc., (1847.)

Gaudin, (MARTIN MICHEL CHARLES,) Duke of Gaeta, and the Franch minister of figures here.

an able French minister of finance, born at Saint-Denis, near Paris, in 1756. He was one of six commissioners of the treasury appointed by the Assembly in 1791, and was minister of finance from November 10, 1799, until April, 1814. This protracted official career was almost without example among French financiers. He was created Duke of Gaeta in 1809. The restoration of the national credit is ascribed to him. He was governor of the Bank of France from 1820 to 1834. He published

several treatises on finance. Died in 1844.

See his "Mémoires, Souvenirs," etc., 2 vols., 1826; A. PORTALIS,
"Essai sur la Vie et l'Administration du Duc de Gaëte," 1842; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gaudy, gŏw'dee, (FRANZ BERNHARD HEINRICH WILHELM,) BARON OF, a German poet and littérateur, of Scottish extraction, born at Frankfort-on-the-Oder in

1800. He published a number of popular lyrics and tales, and made translations from the Polish writers Mickiewicz and Niemcewicz. Died in 1840.

Gauermann, gŏw'er-mān', (FRIEDRICH,) a German landscape-painter, born near Guttenstein, in Austria, in 1807. He exhibited in 1834, at Vienna, "The Labourer," which was very successful. He was also a skilful painter of animals. Died in 1862.

of animals. Died in 1862.

Gauermann, (JAKOB,) a German landscape-painter and engraver, the father of the preceding, was born near

and engraver, the father of the preceding, was born hear Stuttgart in 1772. His best works represent scenes in the Tyrol, which are greatly admired.

Gauffier, gō'(e-4', (Louis,) a French painter, born at Rochelle in 1761. He gained the first prize at Paris in 1784, and went with a royal pension to Rome, where he painted "Achilles recognized by Ulysses," and "The Roman Ladies offering their Jewels to the Senate." Died at Florence in 1801.

Gauli or Gaulli. See BACICCIO.
Gaullyer, göl'yà', (DENIS,) born at Cléry, in France, in 1688, was a professor in the University of Paris. He published "Poetical Rules drawn from Aristotle and

others," (1728.) Died in 1736.

Gaulmin, göl'mån', (GILBERT,) a French philologist and linguist of great learning, was born at Moulins in He became a councillor of state, and a partisan of Mazarin. He wrote Latin epigrams, odes, and elegies, and published an edition of the romance of "Ismene and Ismenias," with a Latin version, (1618.) He is highly praised by Baillet and Colomiès. Died in 1665.

See Baillet, "Jugements des Savants," tomes ii. and iv.

Gault, gō, (Jean Baptiste,) a French priest, born at ours in 1595. He was appointed Bishop of Marseilles Tours in 1595. He was a about 1640. Died in 1643.

See SENAULT, "Vie de J. B. Gault," 1647.

Gaulthier, gō'te-à', [Lat. WALTE'RIUS,] an able French theologian and statesman, born at Orléans, was

bishop of that place in 876. Died in 892 A.D.

Gaultier, gö'te-à', (ALOYSIUS ÉDOUARD CAMILLE,)

ABBÉ, born of French parents in Italy in 1744, was noted for his benevolence and his zealous efforts to improve the method of education. For this purpose he invented games for children and wrote many popular school-books. During the Revolution he took refuge in England, whence he returned to Paris about 1802. Died in 1818.

Gaultier, (CHARLES,) a French advocate, noted for his eloquence and powerful sarcasm, was born in Paris in
1590; died in 1666. Boileau, in his Ninth Satire, says,

'Dans vos discours chagrins plus aigre et plus mordant Qu'une femme en furie ou Gaultier en plaidant." See TAISAND, "Vies des Jurisconsultes."

Gaultier, göwl'teer, (LEONARD,) a German engraver, orn at Mentz in 1552. His master-piece is "The Last

born at Mentz in 1552. His master-piece is "The Last Judgment," after Michael Angelo.

Gaultier or Gaultier de Lille, gö'te-à' den lêl, (Philippe,) born at Lille, in Flanders. He wrote a Latin heroic poem, entitled "Alexandreis," on the exploits of Alexander the Great, which was once in great vogue. Died about 1200. One of his verses has become proverbial:

"Instabile est regnum quod non clementia firmat."

Gaultier (or Gautier) de Coutances, go'te-à' deh koo'tônss', [Lat. GUALTE'RUS DE CONSTAN'TIIS,] an English or Norman prelate and statesman, acted an important part in the affairs of his time, and became Archbishop of Rouen in 1184. Under Richard I. he en-

joyed great credit as a minister of state. Died in 1207.

Gaupp, göwp, (Ernst Theodor,) a German jurist, and professor of law at Breslau, born in Lower Silesia

Gaurico, gŏw-ree'ko, (Luca,) [Fr. Luc Gauric, lük gō'rek',] an Italian astrologer, born at Gifoni in 1476. He obtained eminence as a fortune-teller, and professed mathematics at Ferrara in 1531. In 1545 he was chosen Bishop of Civitata. He wrote treatises on astronomy, astrology, and geometry. Died in 1558.

Gaurico, [Fr. Gauric, gőrék/,] (Ромролю,) an Italian de company.

ian poet, brother of the preceding, was born at Gifoni. He wrote a treatise on sculpture, and one on the Poetic Art, (1541;) also epigrams, elegies, songs, and other verses. He was supposed to have been murdered about

1530, as he disappeared and was never found.

Gauss, gowss, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a profound German mathematician, born at Brunswick on the 30th of April, 1777, was educated at Göttingen. He published in 1801 a remarkable work on transcendental arithmetic, entitled "Arithmetical Disquisitions," ("Disquisitiones Arithmetica,") which made an epoch in the history of the science. He increased his reputation by his calculations of the elements of the planets Ceres and Pallas, for which the French Institute awarded him a medal in 1810. In 1807 he was appointed professor of astronomy and director of the Observatory at Göttingen. He published in 1809 his celebrated work, "Theory of the Motion of the Celestial Bodies," ("Theoria Motus Corporum Cœlestium,") in which he developed an improved method for calculating the orbits of planets and comets. invented the heliotrope, which he used in a triangulation between Göttingen and Altona about 1822. About 1832 he associated himself with Weber in researches in ter-restrial magnetism. They contributed greatly to perfect this science, and published "Results of the Observations of the Magnetic Society, (Verein,) 1837-40." Gauss was author of other works. He had a remarkable facility in learning languages. Laplace is reported to have called him "the greatest mathematician of Europe." Died at Göttingen in February, 1855. See Waltershausen, "Memoir of Gauss," (in German:) "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gaussen, gō'sôn', (ÉTIENNE,) a French Protestant theologian, born at Nîmes, became professor of philosophy at Saumur in 1651, and of theology in 1655. He wrote several Latin works, that were highly esteemed, among which is "De Ratione Studii theologici," (1670.)

Gaussin, go'sân', (Jeanne Catherine,) a celebrated French actress, born about 1713, made her début in Paris in 1731 with unanimous applause. Voltaire confided to her the rôle of "Zaire" in his tragedy of that name, the success of which was ascribed to her by the public, and even by the author. She was most successful in parts characterized by fine and artless sensibility. She retired from the stage in 1763, and died in 1767. Her father's

name was GAUSSEM.

See Voltaire, "Correspondance;" Arsène Houssave, "Philosophers and Actresses."

Gau'ta-ma [Hindoo pron. gŏw'ta-ma] or Gō'ta-ma, called also Gautama Booddha or Buddha,† (bŏōd'da,) i.e. "Gautama the Sage," Sâkya Muni, (sâk'ya mōo'nī,) "Sâkya the Sage," and Sâkya Sinha, "Sâkya the Lion,

* "That kingdom which clemency does not establish is unstable." † Booddha (Gautama) is called Fo by the Chinese, and Boodsbe by the Japanese.—The name, in French, is GAOUTAMA BOUDDHA.

the name of a celebrated Hindoo reformer, commonly supposed to have been the founder of Booddhism. ing the time that he lived, the greatest diversity prevails among the different Booddhistic authorities, several maintaining that he was born more than a thousand, and some not less than two thousand, years before the Christian era. Recent European writers, however, appear to have adopted approximatively the date given by the Ceylonese Booddhists, from whom we have the fullest and, on the whole, the most satisfactory account, both of Gautama and his doctrines, that can anywhere be found. According to the Ceylonese writers, Gautama was born in 624 and died in 543 B.C.* He was of the Kshatria or warrior caste, of the Sâkya† family or tribe, and the son of Sudhôdănă,‡ King of Mâghada, of which the chief city was Kapilavastu, supposed to have been situated near the modern Bahar. In early life he was commonly called Siddhârtă, (sîd-hâr/ta.§)

The Booddhistic legends surpass in extravagance everything that could be the same that the same and the same that the same and the same that the same and the same a

thing that can elsewhere be found in the records of human invention. Yet not only is some knowledge of these legends indispensable to a just appreciation of the spirit and genius of Booddhism, but it is through them alone that we can reach the few scattered germs of historic truth existing in the various accounts of Gautama

which have come down to us.

According to the legends respecting Gautama, his birth was attended with great wonders: the earth quaked, the sun, moon, and stars stood still, the blind saw, the lame walked, etc. When he reached the age of sixteen, his to have him married. The young Siddhârta made out a long list of qualities, personal and moral, which he considered it necessary that his wife should possess. this list the court priest went from house to house through Kapilavastu, and at length found a maiden fulfilling all the requisitions; but her father insisted that Siddhârta, before marrying her, should give proof that he was skilled in all knightly accomplishments, as well as in learning and wisdom. At a public trial he came off victorious over all competitors. We are told that he was examined in botany and zoology as well as in mathematics and philosophy. According to another legend, of which the boundless extravagance suggests a much later date, Sudhôdana sent to certain of the neighbouring kings to obtain their daughters as wives for his son; they refused, on the ground that the young prince was inexperienced, and especially that he was unacquainted with the arts of war, and could not, therefore, defend himself against the powerful enemies by whom he was surrounded. Piqued at this answer, Siddhârta resolved to give public proof of his strength and skill. A day having been fixed for that purpose, in the presence of a vast concourse of kings and warriors, he carelessly took up a bow requiring the strength of a thousand men to bend it. By merely thrumming the string he produced a sound louder than the loudest thunder, filling the inhabitants of distant provinces with terror. He then placed four plantain-leaves at each corner of a square, and with a single flight of his arrow pierced them all. Even in the dark he could send an arrow with an aim so unerring as to divide a hair. By his ready answers to the most difficult and abstruse questions, he showed that his wisdom was not inferior

to his strength or skill. The neighbouring kings were abundantly satisfied; and not long after, no fewer than forty thousand princesses were sent to be the inmates of Siddhârta's palace.* Later accounts give the young prince eighty-four thousand concubines, besides two or three lawful wives. For a time the son of Sudhôdana lived in the enjoyment of every pleasure that youth and power could bestow.

At length a feeling of the utter vanity of all earthly things took possession of his mind; a divine influence brought to him some dim remembrance of the innumerable sacrifices he had made in previous transmigrations in order to attain the Booddhaship and to free all living beings from the pains of existence. (See BOODDHA.) His father, warned by dreams and prophecies, tried to keep Siddhârta confined in his seraglio and in total ignorance of the world around him. But once, as the young prince happened to walk out, he saw an old man, with bent body, wrinkled face, bald head, and trembling limbs. Astonished at the sight, he asked his attendant what it was. The latter simply answered, "It is an old man." But when, on further inquiries, Siddhârta learned that decrepitude and misery were the lot of all in advanced age, he returned to his home full of sorrow. thought he," can pleasure or power avail me if at last I must come to this?" On another occasion he saw one afflicted with incurable leprosy and covered with sores, without a guide or helper. He exclaimed, "Alas! for youth which is destroyed by age, and for health which is undermined by every form of disease!" At length he met a beggar, who was a religious devotee, and whose whole appearance betokened inward composure and peace. Siddhârta at last decides to renounce the world; he now remembers that he is a Bôdhisattva, or Bôdhisat, (an aspirant to the Booddhaship,) and, in spite of the most determined opposition from his father, he resolves to devote his life to teaching mortals how to escape from the miseries of their changeful existence. According to the doctrine of the Booddhists, Siddharta did not owe his wonderful gifts or his spirit of self-sacrifice to the mere accident of his having been born with a happy intellectual and physical constitution; but the merit which he had acquired in innumerable previous existences caused him, by an unerring, inevitable law, to be thus wonderfully endowed in his last and most perfect birth. (See BOODDHA.) That power or principle which causes any being to be born in a condition corresponding to the merit or demerit acquired in previous transmigrations, is termed Kărmă, (or Kŭrma,) a Sanscrit term signifying "work" or "action." It may be regarded as signifying "work of "action." It may be regarded as the combined result of all one's previous acts, whether good or evil. "Destiny (Schicksal) in its Booddhistic acceptation," says Köppen, "is the product of the merit and the guilt of living (beseelten) creatures. . . Every deed, whether good or evil, operates through endless periods, on and on, and bears, even after a hundred thousand kalpas,† its inevitable fruit, until its effect is destroyed through perfect sinlessness." (See "Religion des Buddha," p. 285.)

Siddhârta having, by his perseverance in acts of benevolence and self-sacrifice performed through innumerable previous transmigrations, accomplished everything necessary to make him a supreme Booddha, he acquired, at last, unlimited intelligence and power. But, after resigning the pleasures and splendours of royalty, it was necessary for him to pass through various trials and to overcome the opposition of powerful enemies—among others, that of Mârâ, a mighty dêva (or deity)—before he could attain to complete deification.

We are told, in true Oriental style, that, in his great contest with Mârâ, the latter, accompanied by all the powers of evil, came to the conflict riding on an elephant one hundred and fifty miles high. Mountains of immeas-urable size are hurled at the Bôdhisattva; but the moment they touch him they are changed into wreaths and

^{*} Köppen, after a careful and thorough examination of the subject, comes to the conclusion that the death of Sâkya Muni should be placed, in round numbers/about two centuries before Asoka, (Açôka,) and that he (Sâkya) was very probably the contemporary of Darius Hystaspes, or Xerxes.

† Written Sâkja and Çâkja in German.

‡ Written also Çudhôdana and Çoudhodana.

§ Siddhârta or Siddhârtha (written also Sidhartta) is an abbreviation or corruption of Sarvârthasiddha, i.e. the "fulfilment of every wish."

wish."

If The intelligent reader need scarcely be informed that nothing deserving the name of history, as this word is understood among the nations of the West, is to be found in the literature of any portion of India, excepting only the little kingdom of Cashmere. The Hindoo mind, indeed, though gifted with extraordinary intelligence and rare sagacity in some departments of thought, would seem to be wholly incapable of appreciating the value of historic truth. It is not the probability or truth, but the grandeur, of a statement, which carries conviction to the minds of the people of India; and their religious teachers are too wise or too sympathetic not to meet the popular demand.

^{*} It would appear that both in ancient and modern times it has been customary in the East to measure the splendour and dignity of a sovereign by the number of his wives. Akbār, the greatest of the Mogul emperors, is said to have had more than five thousand, each lady having a separate apartment for herself.

† Kălpā (a day and night of Brahma) is a period of 4320 millions

festoons of flowers; at the same time the poison, which is spit upon him by his demoniac foes, becomes a halo of glory round his head. Having at last come off victorious over all his enemies, he becomes possessor of boundless wisdom and knowledge, and not only remembers with perfect distinctness all his experiences in his innume-rable previous existences, but he also knows the exact circumstances of all the beings who have ever existed in the infinite worlds, and receives that divine vision which enables him to see the remotest parts of the universe as distinctly as if they were close at hand. "Then the beings of all the infinite sakwalas (or worlds) who had not before enjoyed that privilege, saw a supreme Booddha, and rejoiced in the rays of many-coloured light which proceeded from his person." Among the characteristics of beauty belonging to Booddha are mentioned curly locks and a golden-coloured complexion: accordingly, we always see his statues represented with curly hair; and generally, if not invariably, they are of a yellow colour.* The person of Booddha, it is said, was ordinarily only twelve cubits in height; but, when he willed to do so, he could enlarge himself beyond the limits of the highest heaven.

The followers of Gautama believe that throughout myriads of ages he voluntarily endured the severest privations, and often the most dreadful sufferings, in order that he might at last save the inhabitants of the different worlds from the miseries of existence. Millions of centuries ago he had acquired sufficient merit to enter Nirvâna or Nirvâna, (the supreme beatitude of the Bood-dhists;) but he preferred to suffer through countless ages, that he might become the benefactor of all beings.

The Booddhists believe that in the universe the worlds (sakwalas) are beyond all computation. Each sakwala includes an earth, with its continents, islands, and oceans, as well as a number of heavens and hells, and is inhabited in its different parts by various beings, such as animals, men, demons, dêvas, and brahmas. The dêvas (dā'vas) are a sort of inferior deities. The brahmas are an order of godlike beings, who hold the highest rank among all the inhabitants of the universe, a Booddha alone excepted. Their state of passionless repose strongly reminds us of Lucretius's description of the gods of Epicurus, from whom they differ, however, in not possessing absolute immortality:

Sessing absolute immortanty:

"Omnis enim per se Divôm natura necesse est Immortali ævo summâ cum pace fruatur, Semota ab nostris rebus sejunctaque longe; Nam privata dolore omni, privata periclis, Ipsa suis pollens opibus, nihil indiga nostri, Nec bene promeritis capitur, nec tangitur irâ."

De Revum Naturâ, lib. i.

De Revum Naturâ, lib. i.

One of the abodes of the dêvas is termed a dêvalôka, and an abode of the brahmas is called a brahmalôka. The ages of the different inhabitants of the universe vary according to the lôka which they occupy. The most short-lived of the dêvas live nine millions of our years; while those who enjoy the greatest longevity live more than nine thousand million years. The life-term of the brahmas also varies greatly; but it would be almost im-possible to express in figures the age even of those whose lives are the briefest. Some of the Booddhistic writers, however, have endeavoured to convey an idea of those immeasurable periods in the following manner. There is fabricated in India a species of cotton cloth unequalled in the delicacy of its texture; it is sometimes called "woven wind," (in Latin, "ventus textilis.") Now, were

† The following, by Dr. Good, though very imperfect, is perhaps the best poetical translation into English that has been made of the

one to touch with this material, ever so lightly, once in a hundred years, a mountain of solid rock sixteen miles high and as many broad, the mountain would at length be completely worn to dust. But the time required for this would not amount to the thousandth part of the life-

term of the greater number of the brahmas.

There is also an endless variety of beings of a less exalted order, and of various forms. Some of these, called Nagas, appear as serpents, but are in fact demi-gods. The Garundas are like immense birds, and are represented as the mortal enemies of the Nâgas. The Asuras, (or Asurs,) who hold so prominent a place in the Brahmanical mythology, are too important to be omitted from a system of exaggeration designed to throw all the fictions of the Brahmans into the shade. Accordingly, we have them in all their glory. Râhu, (râ/hòō,) one of the Asur chiefs, is expressly stated to be 76,800 miles high, and 19,200 miles across the shoulders. The Prêtas (prā/tas) are unhappy beings, of immense size, but so wasted and thin as to recently a distribution.

wasted and thin as to resemble a dry leaf.

Respecting the doctrines taught by Gautama himself, we cannot safely affirm anything positively. There seems, however, to be no reason to doubt that the primitive Booddhists were atheists. Those of Ceylon, (who have confessedly departed the least from the primitive doctrines of Booddhism,) as well as the most ancient sect of Nepaul, (the Swâbhâvîkăs,) are, strictly speaking, atheists, since they do not recognize any infinite self-existent Spirit who is the original source of all forms of They teach that an infinite multitude of separate finite souls have always existed. Some sects maintain that nothing exists in the universe except matter, which is endowed with certain inherent, inseparable properties, causing it to arrange itself in forms of beauty and order, and, consequently, that the souls of living beings are material. While thus teaching that existence had no beginning, they maintain not only that under every form it is an evil, but that, except where it is voluntarily endured, as in the case of the aspirants to the Booddhaship, it is invariably associated with demerit. If any being, whether man, dêva, or brahma, had sufficient merit, he would at once enter Nirvâna and cease to have any separate existence.

We have already spoken of the Karma (that power or destiny that determines the condition in which any being is to be born) as the combined influence or result of all one's previous actions, whether good or evil. In assigning to any one a place or condition according to the aggregate of the actions of his past existence, the Karma is held to be absolutely unerring, and irresistible as the decrees of fate. (To this, however, there is one exception: a candidate for the Booddhaship may voluntarily relinquish a superior condition for one far inferior, in order to gain more merit.) Nothing except severe penance and blameless conduct, continued through immeasurable periods, can suffice to change an evil Karma for a good one. The very shortest period that any of the inhabitants of Naraka (or hell) remain in torment is nine millions of our years. The great object for which a supreme Booddha is manifested is not only to encourage the various beings burdened with existence to enter the paths which lead to Nirvâna, but also to facilitate their progress therein. The Booddhists do not hold that a supreme Booddha is able to deliver any being from the evils of existence by his own direct power; but in various ways he can afford them opportunities of acquiring merit. Through his divine knowledge he can point out to them the true "paths," and by his divine eloquence he can often prevail upon the most reluctant to enter the way leading to Nirvâna. The preaching (bana, or "word") of Gautama is said to have exerted an astonishing influence upon the minds of his heavers. "It astonishing influence upon the minds of his hearers. "It was," to adopt the language of his enthusiastic votaries, "as a divine charm to cure the poison of evil desire; a sovereign medicine to heal the disease of anger; a lamp in the midst of the darkness of ignorance; an all-con-suming fire to destroy the evils of repeated existence; a meridian sun to dry up the mud of covetousness; a great rain to quench the flame of sensuality," etc. etc.

There are five great commandments, called "pun'cha seel," (or pancha sil,) i.e. the "five duties or ordinances,"

^{*} See Moor's "Hindu Pantheon," p. 229. It appears that before Gautama's appearance as supreme Booddha, the putting on of a yellow garment was an indication that the wearer had renounced the world and become an ascetic. (See Köpfen, pp. 83 and 85.) Whether Booddha's golden complexion may have been given to him in commemoration of his former character as an ascetic, we are unable to say; but it is still a prevailing, if not universal, custom, among the Booddhist priesthood, in many parts of the world, to wear a vellow dress.

above passage:

"Far, far from mortals and their vain concerns, In peace perpetual, dwell the immortal gods, Each self-dependent and from human wants Estranged forever. There nor pain pervades, Nor danger threatens; every passion sleeps; Vice no revenge, no rapture virtue prompts."

which are especially binding on all the followers of Booddha, laymen as well as priests, viz.: I. Do not kill; 2. Do not violate the law of chastity; 3. Do not steal; 4. Do not lie; 5. Do not drink intoxicating liquors. The transgressor of any one of the above commands is liable unless there be important extenuating circumstances to suffer in Naraka for myriads of ages. It may be observed that the Booddhistic idea as to what constitutes a lie differs materially from that entertained by European nations: according to the former, there must not only be an intentional misstatement with a purpose to deceive, but there must also be the discovery by the person deceived that what has been told him is untrue. (Hardy's "Manual of Budhism," p. 469.)
In regard to all classes of transgression, the degree of

sin depends greatly upon the attending circumstances, and especially upon the character or condition of the person sinned against. Thus, to steal from a skeptic is a comparatively small offence; to steal from a priest is a grievous sin; but to steal from the associated priest-

hood is a crime of the blackest dye.

The Booddhist priesthood are required to observe not merely the five great precepts above mentioned, but a multitude of other ordinances, of the most stringent character, among which are the following. The priest must live on alms, and, if in good health, must himself carry the alms-bowl from house to house. He must not only observe the strictest celibacy, but he must (unless in company with other men) avoid as far as possible the presence of women: he must not sit on the same seat with one in any private place, nor may he accompany a woman on a journey even from one end of a village to the other. He must eat his food "meditatively," not for the pleasure it gives him, but merely for the purpose of warding off untimely death. He must in no case eat food after mid-day. A priest who has entered one of the paths leading to Nirvâna is called a Rahat (răh'hăt) or Ar'hat, (written also Archat.) The common term for the system of doctrines and precepts of Gautama is Dharmma, (or, as it is more usually written, Dharma,) (pronounced dur'ma,) that is, the "law," "virtue," "duty." The followers of Booddha are commonly called,

in India, BAUDDHAS, (bŏwd'has.)

The Booddhists believe that all living creatures are homogeneous in their essence, the only difference being accidental and caused solely by a difference of merit, Hence a worm or insect may be as truly our brother, according to the profoundest and most essential laws of relationship, as a human being. Booddhism cannot, therefore, properly be said to teach the brotherhood of mankind, but rather the brotherhood of all creatures. It teaches that not merely all animals, including the vilest insects, have souls, but that the seeds of plants have souls also. And this may furnish the reason why a priest is required to live on alms, since in no other way could he escape the responsibility of taking life. If he caused grain to be ground, he would disembody the souls of innumerable beings; but by living on offal he merely uses for his sustenance that which would otherwise be thrown aside and wasted. In regard to the rethe exception," says Hardy, "of those beings who have entered one of the four paths leading to Nirvâna, there may be an interchange of condition between the highest and the lowest. He who is now the most degraded of demons may one day rule the highest of the heavens; he who is at present seated upon the most honourable of the celestial thrones may one day writhe amid the agonies of a place of torment; and the worm which we crush under our feet may in the course of ages become a Supreme Budha." ("Manual of Budhism," p. 36.) The highest element of Booddhism was a feeling of

benevolence and sympathy for other men or other creatures,—unquestionably the highest and noblest of human impulses. It was called into action by what was probably the most oppressive and fearful tyranny under which any great people ever suffered. It was not the tyranny of one or of a few tyrants, from which there might be some hope of escape by flight or concealment, but the tyranny of a multitudinous class,—of a class generally believed to be necessary to the very existence not merely

of the state, but of the separate individuals composing the nation, (see "Institutes of Manu," i. 101; see, also, ix. 313-319,) and penetrating with its terrible and all-but omnipotent arms every ramification of society. As the vapours in the interior of the earth, exasperated by volcanic fires, will sometimes force aside or burst asunder the superincumbent mountains, so at length the masses of the Hindoo nation, maddened by their sufferings and rendered irresistible by their very despair, shook off the frightful incubus which pressed upon them. In this, as in all other cases of religious tyranny, the deliverance came through skepticism and denial of the prevailing dogmas. And, as was to be expected, the power and extent of the reaction were in proportion to the power of the tyranny under which the masses of the people had suffered. The revolution which accompanied the rise of Booddhism appears to have closely resembled, in its more important features, the French Revolution; but, as it was a reaction against a more terrible oppression, it was followed by more extensive and more permanent results. As the oppression had been chiefly if not wholly religious in its origin, so the reaction, we have every reason to suppose, was accompanied and followed by a deeper spirit of denial and by a more universal unbelief. The reformers began with repudiating the authority of the Brahmans, and ended with not merely rejecting the sacred books of the priesthood, (the Vedas,) but in denying the very existence of those Higher Powers from which Brahmans claimed to derive their authority. reformation took a humanitarian direction, and at the same time carried the levelling principle to its utmost possible limits. It rejected absolutely all prescriptive claims, whether human or divine. It assumed that all beings in the universe stood exactly on the same ground, the only difference being made by the difference of conduct. But, as the religious sentiment found in all nations demanded something to satisfy it, men, deified by their merits, were made use of to supply this demand.

It will thus be seen (if, as there seems every reason

to believe, the foregoing views are correct) that Booddhism originated in almost total unbelief, and owed its influence principally, if not wholly, to a great political revolution. The corner-stone of the building is atheism, the copestone (Nirvâna, or annihilation) is absolute despair. But between these terrible extremes there is a kindly human element, which is the only redeeming feature of the system, and to which is doubtless due whatever of vitality it possesses. But the influence of this humanity is greatly impaired and, indeed, rendered allbut nugatory by its impracticable and extravagant character. By teaching that we must not only spare the lives of vermin, (these being really our brethren,) but the lives of the seeds of plants, which form the suste-nance of so large a portion of the human race, there is nothing left for the truly devout votary of Booddhism, as we have already seen, but thriftless indolence and

helpless beggary.
As it is impossible for any people wholly to change their previous habits of thought, we need not be surprised to discover many points of resemblance between Booddhism and the Brahmanical system which it for a time displaced. First, as the basis of both, we find the doctrine of Metempsychosis, or the continued existence of the same being under various outward forms; secondly, both teach alike a belief in accumulative merit, by which the meanest creature may, by a course of penance continued through successive ages, rise to the possession of godlike intelligence and power; thirdly, they agree substantially in regarding Nirvana, or the cessation of a distinct and separate existence, as the greatest blessing to which any being can attain,*—not to mention other points of less importance. (See Brahmanism.)

^{*} With the primitive or orthodox Booddhists, Nirvâna is simply annihilation, while with the Brahmans it is absorption into the essence of Brahma, the supreme, self-existent Spirit. The etymology of Nirvâna is very obscure. It is supposed by some to be derived from the Sanscrit nir, "without," "not," and van, to "sound," to "blow as a flute." It may possibly have allusion to the exceedingly transitory character of every form of being, comparing it to the breath or sound of a musical instrument, which passes away we know not whither, Nirvâna would then imply the absence or cessation of that fiful, changeful existence which, with us, has been compared to a passing vapour.

They differ, on the other hand, with respect to caste, which the Brahmans make the corner-stone of their sys tem, but which Gautama totally rejected.* Among the votaries of Brahmanism the priests could be chosen from the highest caste only, and it is regarded as a serious offence even to teach the Vedas (sacred books) to a Sondra (a person of the lowest of the pure castes) or to Among the Booddhists, on the contrary, all classes, including women and even the lowest outcasts, are freely admitted to the priesthood; none are rejected, except the deformed, or diseased, or those who are ser-It is considered that a servant cannot give himself to the priesthood, because he cannot give what is the property of another. They differ, also, totally with respect to the Vedas, which the Booddhists entirely reject, while the Brahmans regard them as the most sacred and excellent of all writings.

Again, the principal deities of the Brahmans are incarnations from Brahm, the supreme, eternal, self-existing Spirit. The principal deity of the Booddhists (strictly so called) is always a mortal, and may have begun his career as the most pitiful insect, though he always ends it as a deified man, in which form, however, he has but

a brief existence, and soon dies, leaving the universe without even the semblance of a ruler.

The remarkable success of Gautama as a reformer was doubtless owing chiefly, if not entirely, to the democratic character of his doctrines; and we should probably not err in considering him to have been far more a political than a religious reformer. His doctrine of the impartial equality of all classes, dignified and rendered sacred by his twofold character of saint and sage, and promulgated at a time when the irksome and oppressive restrictions of caste, joined to the arrogance of the Brahmans, had become intolerable to a large majority of the people, was, we may confidently conjecture, eagerly, passionately welcomed by all, the dominant class alone excepted. So rapid was the spread of the new doctrines that only about two centuries after the death of Gautama we find Chandragupta, (the Sandracottus of the Greek historians,) a man of low caste, raised to the most powerful throne in Northern India. event is the more remarkable because he does not appear to have been a believer in or a supporter of Booddhism, showing that it was a political rather than a religious revolution which placed him on the throne; although, as already intimated, the doctrines of the new religion may have powerfully co-operated with the new political principles in bringing about that result. His grandson, however, Asôka, (Açôka or Ashoka,) became a devoted follower of Gautama, and succeeded, it would appear, in establishing the new religion in every part of his widely-extended dominions. He is said—with Oriental hyperbole, no doubt-to have erected eighty-four thousand monasteries (vihârs) in honour of the eighty-four thousand discourses of Booddha. (See the "Bhilsa Topes," by Cunningham, p. 99.) His son Mahendra (or Mahindo) introduced Booddhism into Ceylon, which is still one of its principal seats. The persecutions to which the new religion was subjected in India in the early centuries of our era contributed undoubtedly to its diffusion among the neighbouring nations, but resulted at last in its almost total extirpation from the land wherein it had its origin.

Booddhism appears to have been first introduced into China in the latter part of the third century before Christ. From Ceylon it extended to Farther India and Cochin China. It is supposed to have been permanently established in Japan in the sixth century. Nepaul has long been one of its principal seats, whence it extended to Thibet and the country of the Mongols, receiving greater or less modifications from the peculiar genius of the

various nations by whom it was adopted.

It would, perhaps, be difficult to explain satisfactorily how Booddhism, after it had once obtained such an ascendency among the people of India, could be so soon and so completely displaced by the old religion. But, if we regard the movement which for a time overthrew

the Brahmanical domination to have been due in a great measure to political causes, among which the tyranny of caste was probably the chief, we may suppose that when the pressure of those causes was removed the popular mind came gradually to look with less and less aversion, and perhaps at last with affectionate reverence, on the religion of their ancestors, a change of feeling which was probably much accelerated by the austere ordinances and comfortless, despairing doctrines of the new faith,—a faith which makes annihilation the final and highest reward for ages of self-denial, privation, and suffering. We may well believe that these doctrines never had any place in the popular affections, and that they were only accepted at all because they were accompanied by great ameliorations in the political and social condition of the people. We may conjecture that the Brahmans, taught by past experience, were very careful, at least for a time, not to repress, by any undue rigour or offensive assertions of superiority, the returning affec-

tions of the people.

There are some general and obvious points of re-semblance between Booddhism and Christianity which can scarcely fail to strike one at first sight; such, for example, as the importance which each attaches to the practice of self-denial, and that regard for the welfare of others, however humble their condition, which forms so essential a feature in the ethical system of both. But, if we examine them more closely, and consider their deeper relations, we shall find that the difference between them is not only great, but absolutely immeasurable. It would, we feel assured, be a grave error to suppose (as some recent writers appear to do) that this difference is a mere divergence, though a very wide one, from a common principle or starting-point; for they are essentially and wholly different in their very origin. We need only allude to the remarkable difference between the accounts of the two systems that have come down to us,-the one filled with the wildest fables, which, from their very nature, must destroy, in every truth-loving mind, all confidence and everything deserving the name of belief; the other characterized by an unpretending and touching simplicity, which furnishes the strongest internal evidence of the entire sincerity and truthfulness of the writers.* But we refer more particularly to the character of the systems themselves,—the one owing its origin, as there is every reason to suppose, to an utter and almost universal unbelief, and being, like the worship of the goddess of Reason in France, a mere device to appease rather than satisfy the cravings of the religious instinct of the people; the other having for its foundation the highest and fullest belief ever presented to the world,—the belief in a Being, infinite in power and love, whose paternal care extends to the very humblest of his creatures. The one are the belief was a the contract of the blest of his creatures. The one system, built upon athe-ism, has for its final scope annihilation: in other words, ism, has for its final scope annihilation: in other words, it is the religion of despair. The other, based upon a belief in God's infinite perfections and his boundless love to man, (see John iii. 16,) becomes the unfailing source of an infinite hope,—a hope not only of endless happiness, but of eternal progress towards perfection.

See Köppen, "Religion des Buddha," Berlin, 1857; R. Spence Hardy, "Manual of Budhism," London, 1853; B. H. Hodson, "Literature and Religion of the Buddhists," 1841; J. Barthélemy "Sannt-Hlame," Le Bouddha et sa Religion," Paris, 1862; Guigniaut, "Religions de l'Antiquité," Paris, 1825; Moor, "Hindu Pantheon," Stantslas Julens, "Histoire de la Vie de Hiouen-Thsang," etc., 1853; and the continuation of the same, under the name of "Mémoires sur les Contrées occidentales," 1857-58.

Gautherot, gōt'ro', (Claude,) an eminent French

Gautherot, gōt'ro', (CLAUDE,) an eminent French painter, born in Paris in 1769, was a pupil of David. Among his chief works are "Marius at Minturnæ," and "The Funeral of Atala," (1800.) Died in 1825.

Gauthey, gō'tà', (EMILAND MARIE,) an eminent French civil engineer, born at Châlons-sur-Saône in 1732,

was employed from 1783 to 1791 in constructing the Canal du Centre. In 1791 he was appointed inspector-general. He wrote a "Treatise on the Construction of Bridges and Navigable Canals," (3 vols., 1809.) Died in 1806.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

^{* &}quot;There is caste," observes Hardy, "among the Budhists of Ceylon; but this is contrary to the tenets of the founder of their religion." ("Manual of Budhism," p. 78.)

^{*} This internal evidence alone is such as not only to command the assent of multitudes of intelligent readers, but even sometimes to overcome the skepticism of the most gifted and critical minds. (Sce Niebuhr's "Letters," vol. i., Letter 148.)

Gauthey, gō'tà', (Louis François Frédéric,) a Swiss Protestant teacher, born in the canton de Vaud in

Swiss Protestant teacher, porn in the canton de vaud in 1795. He published, besides other works, a treatise on education, "De l'Éducation," etc., (1854.)

Gauthier, gō'te-à', surnamed Sans-Avoir, (sōn-zā'vwār',) a Norman knight, who took a prominent part in the first crusade. He was killed in battle by the Turks near Nicea, in Asia, in 1097.

Gauthier, (François,) Abbé, a French priest and able negotiator, born near Falaise. He lived many years in London and was employed in secret negotiations which

in London, and was employed in secret negotiations, which

resulted in the peace of Utrecht, 1713. Died in 1720.

Gauthier, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French theologian, born at Louviers in 1685. He published several works against the Jesuits and infidels. Died in 1755.

Gauthier, (PIERRE,) a French architect, born at Troyes in 1790. Among his works is a monument to

Fénelon at Cambrai. Died in 1855.

Gautier. See GAULTIER, GAUTHIER, and WALTER. Gautier, go'te-4', (AMBROISE GEORGES JOSEPH,) a French jurist, born at Chevreuse in 1776, wrote "Studies on Commercial Jurisprudence," (1829.) Died in 1829.

See André Marie Jean Jacques Dupin, "Notice sur la Vie de Gauthier," 1829.

Gautier, (ARNAUD ÉLOY,) a French artist, son of J. Gautier-Dagoty, noticed below. He began to issue in 1752 "Periodical Observations on Natural History and

the Arts, with Coloured Plates," which, after his death, was continued by Rozier, (1771-85.)

Gautier, (JOSEPH.) a French abbé and littérateur, born in Lorraine about 1714. He wrote, besides other works, a refutation of Rousseau's Essay on the question, "Do Sciences and Arts contribute to the Promotion of Mo-

rality?" (1751) Died in 1776.

Gautier, (Théophile,) a French littérateur and critic, born at Tarbes about 1810. He produced "Albertus," and other poems, and an immoral romance called "Mile. Maupin," (1835.) About 1836 he became assistant editor of the "Presse," for which he wrote criticisms on the drama and fine arts until 1854. After that date he had charge of the same department of the "Moniteur." Among his works is a book of travels in Spain, etc., entitled "Tras los Montes," (1843.) He has been extolled as an original and brilliant writer.

See LOUANDRE et BOURQUELOT, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Atlantic Monthly" for June, 1868.

Gautier - Dagoty, gō'te-à' dā'go'te', (ÉDOUARD,) a grandson of the following, was an engraver of Paris, where he published, about 1780, coloured engravings of twelve paintings in the Royal Gallery. Died in 1784.

Gautier - (or Gauthier -) Dagoty, (JACQUES,) a French anatomist and engraver, born at Marseilles, was remarkable for mental ectivity.

remarkable for mental activity. He claimed to be the inventor of the art of producing coloured engravings, in which he used four colours. He published several works on anatomy, with coloured plates, and "Observations on Physics, Natural History, and Painting," (6 vols., 1752-55,) which was the origin of the "Journal de Physique," the first French journal of physical sciences. Died in 1758

His son, JEAN BAPTISTE, was an engraver in colours. He published the "Galerie Française," a series of twelve portraits, (1770, unfinished.) Died in 1786.

Gautier de Metz, gō'te-à' deh mas, a French poet, who lived about 1230, is supposed to have written a didactic poem called "The Image of the World," ("L'Image du Monde,")

Gautieri göwte ā'(rac (Caucanna) and Italiana and Itali

ler.

Gautieri, göw-te-ā'ree, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian physician and naturalist, was born at Novara in 1769. He was appointed in 1808 inspector-general of woods and forests under the then kingdom of Italy. He retained this position twenty-two years. He wrote interesting works on forests and natural history, among which is a "General Treatise on the Science and Administration of Forests." Died in 1833.

Gautruche or Gaultruche, gō'trüsh', (PIERRE,) a French priest, born at Orléans in 1602, published a "Poetic History," ("Histoire poétique," 1658,) and a "Sacred History," (1672.) Died in 1681.

Gauzlin, gō'lān', a French prelate, reputed one of the most learned men of his time, was the natural son

of Hugh Capet. He was made Archbishop of Bourges in 1013. Died in 1029.

Gavanti, gå-vån'tee, (BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian friar, born at Monza about 1570, was general of the Barnabites. He wrote, besides other works, "Thesaurus Sacrorum Rituum," a commentary on the rubrics of the missal and the breviary of the Roman Church. Died in

Gavard, gå'vår', (HYACINTHE,) an eminent French anatomist, born at Montmélian in 1753, was a successful teacher of surgery in Paris. He published several treatises on anatomy. His "Splanchnologie" (1800) is said to be superior to anything before printed on that subject. Died in 1802.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Gavarni, gå-vår'nee, the pseudonym of PAUL CHE-VALIER, a very popular French caricaturist, born in Paris in 1801. In 1835 he began to issue a satirical journal called "Les Gens du Monde," in which he presented spirited pictures of Parisian society. Many of these designs were reproduced in the "Charivari," which owed to Gavarni a great part of its success. His works are remarkable for fidelity to nature. Died in 1866.

Gavarret, gå'vå'rå', (Louis Denis Jules,) a French physician, born in 1809. He graduated in 1843, and in

the same year became professor of medical physics. He published, besides other works, an excellent "Treatise

Gavazzi, gā-vāt'see, (Padre Alessandro,) an Italian priest and political agitator, born at Bologna in 1809. He became professor of rhetoric in Naples, where he distinguished himself by his eloquence and liberal principles. ciples. He was chaplain of the army or volunteers which Pius IX. sent against the Austrians in 1848, and excited the enthusiasm of the people by his harangues. He continued to support the popular cause after the pope had recalled his army and changed his policy. In 1849, as chaplain-general of the republican army, he distinguished himself by his zeal in the siege of Rome. After Rome had been captured by the French, (1849,) he became an exile, and lectured against popery in England and the United States.

See a "Life of Father Gavazzi," London, 1851.

Gaveaux, gã'vō', (PIERRE,) a French composer and singer, born at Béziers in 1761. His "Léonore" (1798) furnished to Beethoven the subject of his opera "Fidelio." Died in 1825

Găv'es-ton, de, [Fr. pron. ga'vês'ton',] (Piers, or Pierre,) the favourite of Edward II. of England, was descended from a Gascon family. He appears to have acquired influence over the young prince by his vices, wit, and personal accomplishments. In 1300 he was banished by Edward I. Edward II., having come to the throne, recalled Gaveston, and made him Earl o Cornwall, and chief minister. His pride and insolence excited a conspiracy of the nobles, who attacked him in his castle and put him to death in 1312.

See "Life and Death of Piers Gaveston," 1740; HUME, "History of England."

Gaviniès, gå've'ne-ês', (PIERRE,) a French musician, born at Bordeaux in 1726. He is regarded as the chief of the French school of violinists. He composed "Matinées" for the violin, (1794.) Died in 1800, See FAVOLLE, "Notices sur Corelli, Tartini, Gaviniès," etc., 1810.

Gavirol, gå-ve-rol', (Soliman Ben,) a noted Rabbi, born in Málaga, Spain, excelled in grammar, philosophy, and other sciences. He wrote, in Arabic, two admired works on morality. Died about 1070.

Gay, gå, (CLAUDE,) a French botanist and traveller, born at Draguignan in 1800. He spent about twelve years in the exploration of the botany and zoology of Chili between 1828 and 1811, during which he received

years in the exploration of the botany and zoology of Chili between 1828 and 1841, during which he received aid from the Chilian government. Having returned to Paris, he published, in Spanish, his excellent "Physical and Political History of Chili," ("Historia fisica y politica de Chile," 24 vols., 1843–51.) Eight volumes of this treat on botany. He was admitted into the Institute in 1864. 1856. Died in 1864.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale." Gay, (DELPHINE.) See GIRARDIN.

Gay, (EBENEZER,) D.D., an American divine, born in Dedham, Massachusetts, in 1696, graduated at Harvard in 1714, and from 1718 till his death, in 1787, was pastor in Hingham. He published numerous sermons, one of which, delivered on his eighty-fifth birthday, was entitled

"The Old Man's Calendar."

Gay, (John,) an English poet, born at Barnstaple in 1688. He became secretary to the Duchess of Monmouth in 1712. His first production, called "Rural Sports," (1711,) was dedicated to Pope, who became his constant friend. By his amiable disposition, his wit and poetic talents, he made many friends among literary pages and the higher clayers. He was comedies farges men and the higher classes. He wrote comedies, farces, fables, ballads, etc., which were received with favour. "The Beggar's Opera," (1728,) and the farce "What d'ye call It!" were especially popular; though but little can be said in favour of their moral tendency. His fables are admired for ingenious reflections and for a graceful sprightly style. In "The Shepherd's Week," (1714,) as series of pastoral poems, he successfully describes the manners of English peasants. He wrote, also, "Trivia, or the Art of Walking the Streets of London," (1715.) In the latter part of his life the Duke of Queensberry received him into his house, and treated him kindly. He died in 1732, and was buried in Westminster Abbey. Dr. Johnson remarks that "he had not in any degree the mens divinior, the dignity of genius." Hazlitt thought his pastorals pleasing and poetical, and that his fables possess "great merit, both as to the quantity of invention implied, and the elegance and facility of the execution."

See JOHNSON, "Lives of the Poets;" SPENCE, "Anecdotes;" "Biographia Britannica;" CAMPBELL, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Gay, (JOSEPH JEAN PAUL,) born at Lyons, in France, in 1775, obtained the title of architect to his native city. Died in 1832.

Gay, (Marie Françoise Sophie Nichault de La-valette—ne'shō' deh la'va'lêt',) a popular French novelist, born in Paris in 1776, was the mother of Delphine Gay Girardin. She was married to M. Gay about 1800, after which she was intimate with Pauline Bonaparte. Among her numerous works are "Laure d'Estell," (1802,) "Léonie de Montbreuse," (1813,) "Celebrated Saloons," ("Les Salons célèbres," 2 vols., 1837,) and "Ellénore," (4 vols., 1846.) Her style is commended for its elegance. Died in 1852.

Gay, (Wickworth Allan,) an American landscape-painter, noted for his skill in mountain and coast scenery, was born in Hingham, Massachusetts, in 1821.

See TUCKERMAN'S "Book of the Artists."

Gay de Vernon, gà den vêr'non', (Léonard,) a French revolutionist and priest, born in Limousin in He was chosen constitutional Bishop of Haute-Vienne about 1790, and a member of the Convention in 1792. He acted with the Jacobins, and was one of the Council of Five Hundred, 1795-98. Died in 1822.

Gay de Vernon, (SIMON FRANÇOIS,) a French engineer, and professor in the Polytechnic School, brother

of the preceding, was born in 1760. He wrote an "Elementary Treatise on the Art of War and Fortification," (2 vols., 1805,) which was adopted in many military

Schools of Europe. Died in 1822.

Gay-Lussac, gá'lü'sák', (Joseph Louis,) an eminent French chemist and natural philosopher, born at Saint-Léonard (Haute-Vienne) on the 6th of December, 1778, was educated in the school afterwards called L'École Polytechnique. He was a pupil and protégé of Berthollet. In August, 1804, under the auspices of the Institute, MM. Biot and Gay-Lussac made a memorable ascent in a balloon, in order to ascertain the intensity of the magnetic force, and reached a height of thirteen thousand feet. This was the first ascent ever made for scientific objects. Gay-Lussac ascended alone in the ensuing month to the height of 7016 metres,—23,040 feet,—or about four and one-third miles above the level of the sea, and there made observations which tend to prove that the magnetic force diminishes very little with the elevation. He ascertained that the air of that region is identical in composition with that found near the surface of the earth. The temperature at the height

of 7016 metres was 148.9 above zero of Fahrenheit, while that of the surface was 82° of Fahrenheit. He wrote in 1804 a memoir which announced that in the composition of water one hundred volumes of oxygen unite with two hundred volumes of hydrogen. He was elected a member of the Academy of Sciences about 1806, soon after which he discovered the law by which air and gases are expanded uniformly by increase of temperature. In 1808 Gay-Lussac and Thénard were directed to make experiments with a colossal voltaic pile constructed by order of Bonaparte. The important results of their labours were published in the "Recherches physico-chimiques," (2 vols., 1811,) and in several memoirs on boracic acid and fluoric acid read at the Institute, 1808-09. He was appointed professor of practical chemistry at the Polytechnic School in 1809, and professor of physics at the Sorbonne. Among his most remarkable discoveries is that of cyanogen, in 1815. He made important contribu-tions to nearly every branch of chemical and physical science. He wrote many valuable memoirs, which appeared in the "Mémoires" of the Society of Arcueil, and in the "Annales de Chimie," of which he was an editor. In 1831 he was elected to the Chamber of Deputies, became professor of chemistry at the Jardin des Plantes

in 1832, and was made a peer of France in 1839. Died in Paris in May, 1850.

See Arago, "Eloge de Gay-Lussac," in his "Notices biographiques," tome iii.; Gardeur Le Brun, "Notice sur M. Gay-Lussac," 1851; Dr. F. Hoefer, in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" L. De Loménie, "M. Gay-Lussac, par un Homme de Rien," 1841.

Gayangos, de, dà gī-âng'gòs, (PASCUAL,) an eminent Spanish Orientalist, born at Seville in 1809, studied in Paris under Silvestre de Sacy. He resided some years in England, where he published (in English) a "History of the Mohammedan Dynasties of Spain," from the Arabic of Al-Makkari, with notes, (2 vols., 1840–43.) He wrote articles for several English Reviews. In 1843 he became professor of Arabic at Madrid, and produced, with Vedia, a Spanish version of Ticknor's "History of Spanish Literature," (1851–56.) He gave important aid to Prescott in the collection of materials for his "History of Delivis II."

Gayarré, gr'a'ra', (CHARLES ARTHUR,) an American historian and lawyer, born in Louisiana in 1805. He was appointed secretary of state by Governor Johnson, of Louisiana, and filled that office about seven years. He published, besides other works, a "Histoire de la Louisiane," (2 vols., 1847,) and "Louisiana: its History as a French Colony," (2 vols., 1851–52.)

Gayot de Pitaval, gã'yo' deh pe'tã'vãl', (François,) a mediocre French compiler, was born at Lyons in 1673. He worked for the booksellers of Paris, and published "Sallies of Wit for Conversation," (2 vols., 1732,) and "Celebrated Trials," ("Causes celebres," 20 vols.,

Gayrard, gårår, (RAYMOND,) a French sculptor and engraver of medals, born at Rodez in 1777, gained distinction by two medallions engraved on the occasion of the marriage of Napoleon, 1810.

Gay'ton, [Lat. De Speciosa Villa,] (EDMUND,) an

English humorous writer, born in 1609. According to Anthony Wood, "he lived in London, and wrote trite things merely to get bread to sustain him and his wife." His best-known work is "Festivious Notes on Don Quixote," (1654.) Died in 1666.

Gay'wood, (ROBERT,) an eminent English engraver, who lived about 1650, was a pupil and imitator of Hollar.

Gaza, ga'za, written also Gazis, (Theodore,) an eminent Greek scholar, born at Thessalonica about 1400. He emigrated to Italy soon after the capture of that city by the Turks, (1429,) and taught Greek for some time at Ferrara. About 1450 he removed to Rome, where he was patronized by Pope Nicholas V. He wrote an excellent Greek Grammar, (printed in 1495,) and translated into Latin many Greek works, among which are Aristotle's "History of Animals," (1476,) and Theophrastus's "History of Plants," (1483.) He was an excellent Latin scholar, and contributed much to the revival of classical learning. Died in Italy about 1478.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Hody, "De Græcis illustribus;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gazæus. See GAZET.

Gazan de la Peyrière, gã'zôn' deh lã pà're-air', (Honoré Théophile Maxime,) Count, a French general, born at Grasse, in Provence, in 1765. He became a general of division in 1799, after which he gained successes over the Austrians at Marcello, and other places in Italy. He distinguished himself at Jena, (1806,) Saragossa, (1809,) and Albuera, (1811.) Died in 1844.

See " Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gazan Knan. See Ghazan Khan.

Gazee- (or Gazi-) Hassan, gå'zee hås'san, grand admiral and prime minister of the Ottoman Empire, raised himself from the lowest rank. He went to Constantinople in 1760, and entered the navy. In 1769, in the war between Russia and the Porte, Hassan was a vice-admiral. In 1771 he forced the Russians to raise the siege of Lemnos, and was promoted to the rank of capudan-pasha, (grand admiral.) Sultan Selim in 1789 appointed him grand vizier; but, as he failed to secure either peace

or victory, he was deprived of office and of life in 1790.

Gazet, ga'z'z', [Lat. GAZÆ'US,] (GUILLAUME,) a

French historian and priest, born at Arras in 1554. He
wrote, besides other superficial works, an "Ecclesiastical
History of the Low Countries," (1614.) He is considered
an injudicious and credulous writer. Died in 1611.

Gazi, gâd'zee, [Lat. Ga'zius,] (Antonio,) an Italian physician, born about 1450. His treatise on hygiene, entitled "Florida Corona Medicinæ," (1491,) was often reprinted. Died in 1530. Gazis. See GAZA.

Gazius. See Gazi

Gaznevides, (or Ghaznevides,) gaz'ne-vidz, (sing. Gaznevide, gaz'ne-vid,) written also Ghasnevides and Gasnevides, [Fr. pron. gaz'na'ved'; Ger. Ghasnewiden, gaz-neh-wee'den; Lat. Gaznev'IDÆ and Gaz-NEVI'TÆ, I the name of the first Mohammedan dynasty which ruled in India. It was founded by Sebaktegeen about 980, and named from Gaza, or Ghiznee, the seat of his empire. His son Mahmood, by far the most powerful and most famous of all the Gaznevide sultans, overran a large part of Northern India, whence he returned with untold riches, the fruit of his vast conquests, to Gazna. (See MAHMOOD.) Khosroo-Malek, (or Melek,) the last sovereign of this dynasty, was taken and put to death by the Ghaurian conqueror in 1186.

Gazola, gåd'zo-lå, (Giuseppe,) an Italian physician, born at Verona in 1661. In 1692 the emperor Leopold employed him as one of his medical attendants. In 1697 he returned to Verona, where he practised with success till his death. He wrote a popular work, called "Il Mondo ingannato da falsi Medici," ("The World deceived by False Physicians," 1716.) Died in 1715.

Gazon-Dourxigné, ga zon door zen ya', (SÉBASTIEN MARIE MATHURIN,) a French littérateur, born at Quimper-Corentin, wrote a poem entitled "Antenor, or the Republic of Venice," (1748,) a Critique on Voltaire's Dramas, (1767,) "The Gardens," a poem, (1772,) and

several other works. Died in 1784.

Gazzaniga, gåt-så-nee'gå, (Giuseppe,) an Italian composer of operas, born at Verona about 1745; died

about 1815.

Geary, gā're, commonly called gee're, (John W.,) an American general, born in Westmoreland county, Pennsylvania, about 1820. He commanded a regiment in the Mexican war, (1846-47,) and was appointed Governor of Kansas in July, 1856, which position he resigned about March, 1857. He became a brigadier-general early in 1862, fought at the battle of Gettysburg in July, 1863, and commanded a division of the army of General Sherman in the campaign against Atlanta in the summer of 1864. He was elected governor of Pennysylvania by the Republicans in 1866, and again in 1869. Died in 1873. licans in 1866, and again in 1869.

Gebauer, gå-böw/er, (Georg Christian,) a German jurist, born at Breslau in 1690. He became first professor of law at Göttingen in 1734, wrote many valuable legal works, and published an edition of the "Corpus Juris." Died at Göttingen in January, 1773.

See C. G. HEYNE, "Programma de Vita et Meritis G. C. Gebauer," 1774: GOESCHEN, "Vita G. C. Gebaueri," 1837.

Gebelin. See Court de Gebelin.

Geber, geb'er or ga'ber, sometimes written Giaber, ABOO-MOOSSAH-JAAFAR-AL-SOFEE. Some writers have erroneously attributed to him the invention of algebra. He was the author of several works on alchemy and kindred subjects. He was classed by Cardan among the twelve most subtle intellects of the world. According to Dr. F. Hoefer, "he deserves to be placed in the first rank among the chemists or alchemists anterior to Van Helmont. Geber is for the history of chemistry what Hippocrates is for the history of medicine." (See "Histoire de la Chimie.")

See, also, Borel, "Bibliotheca Chimica;" Abulfeda, ii.

Gebhard Truchsess, gep'hart trook'sess, Elector and Archbishop of Cologne, was born near Waldburg in 1547. Having become a Protestant and married the Countess Agnes of Mansfeld about 1582, he was installed in Agnetic Waldburg and Colombia. volved in a contest with the Catholic party, which resulted in his being compelled to surrender his electorate to the Archbishop of Bavaria. Died in 1601.

See J. D. KOELER, "Dissertatio de Actis et Fatis Gebhardii Truchsessii," 1745; JÖCHER, "Supplementum Historiæ Gebhardi Truchsessii.

Gebhardi, gep-har'dee, (Johann Ludwig Levin,) a German historian, born at Brunswick in 1699. He was professor of theology, logic, and mathematics at Lüneburg for many years. He published an important "Historical and Genealogical Account of the Royal and Imperial Houses of Europe," (1731,) and other works.

See Meusel, "Lexikon der vom Jahre 1750-1800 verstorbenen Deutschen Schriftsteller."

Gebhardt, gép'hârt, or Geb-har'dus, (JANUS,) a Dutch scholar, of German extraction. He wrote notes on Tibullus, Catullus, and Propertius. Died in 1632.

Gebler, geb'ler, (Tobias Philipp,) a German poet and dramatist, born in 1726, was a councillor of state in the reign of Maria Theresa, and became a member of the privy council in 1782. Died in 1786.

Gechter, zhêsh'tair', (JEAN FRANÇOIS THÉODORE,)
a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1796. Among his

works are colossal statues of the Rhine and Rhone, which adorn the Place de la Concorde, Paris. Died in 1844.

Ged, ged, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish goldsmith and artist, born probably in Edinburgh about 1690. He invented, about 1725, a method of printing by a plate cast in a mould of plaster. He published an edition of Sallust thus printed in 1744. The term "stereotype" was first applied to this process by Firmin Didot. Died in 1749.

See Nichols, "Literary Anecdotes;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Ged'des, (ALEXANDER,) a learned Roman Catholic biblical critic and translator, was born in the county of Banff, Scotland, in 1737. He removed to London about 1780, and undertook a translation of the Bible, (for the volumes, (1792-97.) These contain the books from Genesis to Chronicles inclusive, with notes and critical remarks which gave offence to Christians generally. He was deposed from his priestly functions by the apostalia right for his catted, on the divine artherity for his catted. tolic vicar for his attack on the divine authority of the Scriptures, and his version remained unfinished. doubted or denied the miracles ascribed to Moses. Died in 1802.

See "Life of A. Geddes," by John Mason Good, 1803.

Geddes, (ANDREW,) a Scottish painter, born in Edinburgh about 1789. He painted portraits of Dr. Chalmers and David Wilkie, and historical pictures, among which was "Christ and the Woman of Samaria." Died in 1844.

Geddes, (James,) a Scottish advocate and writer, born in 1710. He published an "Essay on the Composition and Manner of Writing of the Ancients, particularly Plato," (1748.) Died in 1749.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Geddes, (MICHAEL,) a theologian, born in Scotland about 1640. He was chancellor of the diocese of Sarum, and published, besides other works, a "History of the Church of Ethiopia," (1696,) "Miscellaneous Tracts," (3 vols., 1702–06,) and "Tracts against Popery," (1715.) His works were admired by Southey. Died about 1715.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Gedike, gā'de-keh, or Gedicke, (FRIEDRICH,) a German teacher and educational writer, born in the province of Brandenburg in 1755. He became in 1779 province of Brandenburg in 1755. He became in 1779 director of the Friedrichswerder Gymnasium at Berlin, and in 1795 of the Berlin Gymnasium, both of which institutions he raised to the highest prosperity by his excellent system of instruction. Died in 1803.

See Franz Horn, "F. Gedicke's Biographie," 1808; Daniel Jenisch, "Einige Worte zum Andenken des F. Gedicke," 1803.

Gedoyn, zheh-dwân', (NICOLAS,) a French translator and abbé, born at Orléans in 1677. He became intimate with Ninon de Lenclos, who was his relative. In 1701 he obtained a canonicate in Paris. He produced in 1718 an elegant but rather free translation of Quintilian, which opened to him the French Academy. His other chief work is a version of Pausanias, (1731.) Died in 1744. See D'ALEMBERT, "Éloge de Gedoyn;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gee, (JOSHUA,) a distinguished London merchant, published in 1729 a work entitled "The Trade and Navigation of Great Britain Considered," which was once popular.

Geefs, gāfs or Hāfs, (JAN JOSEPH,) a distinguished Belgian sculptor, born at Antwerp in 1811. Among his best works are "Adonis departing to the Chase," and "Metabus, King of the Volsci." Died in 1860.

Geefs, (WILLEM,) a celebrated Belgian sculptor, a brother of the preceding, was born at Antwerp in Sep-tember, 1806, and studied under Ramey in Paris. Among his master-pieces are statues of Rubens and of Malibran, the monument to Count Frederick de Merode, the "Lion in Love," a group in marble, and "Francesca da Rimini." He obtained the title of first sculptor to the king. in 1883.

Geel, Hāl, or Gell, gel, (Jakob,) an eminent Dutch classical scholar, born at Amsterdam in 1789. He became chief librarian at the University of Leyden in 1833, and was one of the founders of the "Bibliotheca Critica Nova," commenced in 1825. Among his chief works is a "Critical History of the Greek Sophists," in Latin, (1823.) He edited Theocritus, (1820.) the "Phænissæ" of Evriciaes and other Greek works.

of Euripides, and other Greek works.

Geel, van, vân Hâl, (Louis,) a Belgian sculptor, born at Malines in 1789. He executed the colossal figure of a lion erected on the field of Waterloo. Among his masterpieces is a shepherd playing on a flute. Died in 1852.

Geer, de, deh Har or gar, (Lodewijck,) a Dutch or Swedish manufacturer, born in 1587. He was employed by Gustavus Adolphus of Sweden in the fabrication of arms, and in the reign of Queen Christina distinguished himself by the construction of a fleet. He rendered other important services to Sweden. Died in 1652.

See Burén, "Areminne öfver L. de Geer," 1790; ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie," 1852; FRANZÉN, "Aminnelse-Tal öfver L. de Geer."

Geer, von, fon yar, (CARL,) BARON, a distinguished Swedish naturalist, born in 1720, was the owner of a large fortune. He was a pupil or friend of Linnæus, and attained the dignity of marshal of the court. His favourattained the dignity of marshal of the court. His favourite study was entomology, on which he published an excellent work, "Memoirs to illustrate the History of Insects," ("Mémoires pour servir à l'Histoire des Insectes," 8 vols., 1752-78, with good figures.) He was author of other scientific works. Died in 1778.

See T. Bergmann, "Aminnelse-Tal öfver C. de Geer," 1779; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie," Gezelius, "Biographiskt-Lexicon."

Geeraerts. See GARRARD, (MARK.)

Geerts, Harts, (Charles Henri,) a Belgian sculptor,

born at Antwerp about 1808; died in 1855.

Geffrard, zhá'ſĸãr', (FABRE,) a native of Saint Domingo, born in 1806, entered the army at an early age, and was made a lieutenant-general in 1845. After the deposition of Soul auque, in 1859, Geffrard became president of the republic of Hayti.

Geffon gā'ſeon or gā'ſeon or Geffone [etymology]

Gefion, ga'fe-on or gêf'e-on, or Gefione, [etymology unknown,] in the Northern mythology, a virgin goddess,

who takes into her service all those who die virgins. For a fuller account of Gefion and the offices she is supposed to fulfil, see Petersen's "Nordisk Mythologi."

Gehema, von, fon gå-hā'mā, (John Abraham,) a Polish medical writer, born about 1660. He was physician to the Elector of Brandenburg and to the King

of Poland.

Gehlen, gā'len, (ADOLPH FERDINAND,) a German chemist, born at Bütow in 1775, became a professor at Munich about 1807. He was editor of a "Journal of Chemistry," (5 vols., 1803-05.) and published several chemical memoirs. He died at Munich, a victim to an experiment with respiral hydrogen as in 1815. experiment with arsenical hydrogen gas, in 1815.

Gehler, gā'ler, (Johann Karl,) a German physician

and writer, born at Görlitz in 1732, was professor of botany, anatomy, and chemistry at Leipsic. He wrote able treatises on obstetrics, and other works. Died in

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Biographie Médicale."

Gehler, (JOHANN SAMUEL TRAUGOTT,) a German jurist and savant, born at Görlitz in 1751. He published in 1787 a valuable "Dictionary of Physical Science," in 5 vols. Died in 1795.
Gehren, gä'ren, (KARL CHRISTIAN,) a German preacher and writer on theology, born at Marburg in 1762, died in 1832.

1763; died in 1832.

See his "Selbstbiographie."

Geibel, gī'bel, (EMANUEL,) a celebrated German poet, born at Lubeck in 1815. Having accompanied the Russian ambassador Katakazi, as a family tutor, to Athens in 1838, he visited the most interesting parts of Greece and perfected himself in his classical studies. After his return to Germany he published, in 1840, a volume of poems, which were very well received; and in 1852 he became professor of æsthetics at Munich. He brought out in 1841 his "Voices of the Time," ("Zeitstimmen,") which was followed by "King Sigurd's Bridal Excursion," and the "Twelve Sonnets for Sleswick-Holstein," (1846.) His poetry is characterized by rich fancy melodious versification and deep religious rich fancy, melodious versification, and deep religious feeling, and he ranks among the most popular German poets of the age. Died in 1884.

Geier, gī'er, (Martin,) a German Lutheran divine, born at Leipsic in 1614, was professor of Hebrew. He wrote Commentaries on Scripture. Died in 1681.

Geiger, gī'ger, (Abraham,) a Jewish rabbi and Oriental scholar, born at Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1810.

Among his principal works are a treatise entitled "What

Among his principal works are a treatise entitled "What has Mohammed borrowed from Judaism?" (1833,) and "Studies on Moses ben Maimon," (1850.)

Geiger, gī'ger, (Johann Conrad,) a distinguished painter on glass, born in Zurich in 1597; died in 1674.

Geijer or Geyer, yī'er, (Erik Gustaf,) an eminent Swedish historian and poet, born in the province of Wärmeland on the 12th of January, 1783. He studied at Upsal, where he became professor of history in 1817, and acquired great popularity by his lectures. In 1811 and acquired great popularity by his lectures. In 1817, and acquired great popularity by his lectures. In 1811 he had begun the publication of a journal entitled "The Iduna," in which his finest poems—"The Viking," "The Last Skald," etc.—appeared, and soon established his reputation. He represented the University of Upsal in the Diets of 1828 and 1840, and was twice offered a bishopric, which he refused. In 1822 he was appointed Disnoptic, which he retused. In 1822 he was appointed royal historiographer, and subsequently president of the Royal Academy. His "History of the Swedish Nation," ("Svenska Folkets Historia," 3 vols.,) esteemed his most important work, came out in 1832, and was soon after translated into English, French, and German. Among his other productions may be named his "Sketch of the Condition of Sweden from the Death of Charles of the Condition of Sweden from the Death of Charles XII. to the Reign of Gustavus III.," (1839,) "Life of Charles XIV., Jean," (Bernadotte,) (1844,) and "Reminiscences," ("Minnen," 1834,) left unfinished, containing an account of his early life and of his visit to England and Germany. Geyer was a member of numerous learned institutions, both of his own and other countries, and was in 1840 created Commander of the Polar Star. He was from his youth very intimate with the poet Tegnér, and numbered among his friends Frederika Bremer and other celebrated Swedish writers. He also possessed

superior musical talent, and composed several pieces for Jenny Lind. Died April 13, 1847.

See Howitt, "Literature and Romance of Northern Europe," 1852; X. Marmier, "Histoire de la Littérature Scandinave."

Geikie, (ARCHIBALD,) a Scotch geologist, born at Edinburgh in 1835. He has published numerous treatises on geology and kindred sciences. In 1881 he was appointed director-general of the Geological Survey.

Geiler. See Geyler, (John.)

Geinitz, gi'nits, (Johann Bruno,) a German geologist, born at Altenburg in 1814, became professor of mineralogy and geology at Dresden in 1850. He was author of many works, among which is a "Geological Description of Saxony," (1843.)

Geinoz, zhà'no', (François,) a Swiss scholar and critic, born at Bulle in 1696. He became a resident

of Paris in 1730, and a member of the Academy of Inscriptions in 1735. He was afterwards chief editor of the "Journal des Savants," and was distinguished as a Hellenist. Among his works are "Observations on the Text and Version of the First Book of Herodotus."

the Text and Version of the First Book of Herodotus."
Died in Paris in 1752.

Geladas. See AGELADAS.

Gélades. See GELASUS.

Gélasius, je-lā'she-us, [Gr. Γελάσως; Fr. GÉLASE, zhà'lāz',] became Bishop of Cæsarea about the year 367. He was a member of the General Council of Constantinople. He wrote several works, among which is an "Ecclesiastical History." Died about 395.

Gelasius of Cyzicus [Fr. GÉLASE DE CYZIQUE, zhà'-lāz' deh se'zèk'] lived during the time of the emperors Basiliscus and Zeno, about 475 A.D. He wrote a "History of the Council of Nice," and some other works.

See Dupin, "Histoire des Auteurs ecclésiastiques."

Gelasius I, Saint, a native of Africa, was elected

Gelasius I., SAINT, a native of Africa, was elected pope in 492. He died in 496, leaving several works, which are extant. The canonical books of Scripture

were separated from the apocryphal in his pontificate.

Gelasius II., (originally GIOVANNI DI GAETA,) born at Gaeta about 1050, was elected pope in January, 1118. He was maltreated by some partisans of the emperor Henry V., who was his enemy, and who elected an anti-pope, Gregory VIII. Gelasius fled from Rome, and died at Cluny in 1119. See PLATINA, "Vitæ Pontificum."

Geldenhauer, gêl'den-how'er or Hêl'den-how'er, or Geldenhaur, (GERARD,) a Dutch writer and Latin poet, born at Nymwegen about 1480, was sometimes called GERARD OF NYMWEGEN. He was in early life a friend of Erasmus and reader to Charles V. His talent for Latin poetry procured for him the crown of poet-laurate in VII. He was converted to the Protector foith reate in 1517. He was converted to the Protestant faith about 1526. Among his works are "Satires," (1515,) and a "History of Lower Germany," ("Germaniæ Inferioris Historia," 1532.) Died at Wittenberg in 1542.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Gelder, van, vån gel'der or Hel'der, (ARNOLD,) a Dutch painter, born at Dort in 1645, was a pupil of Rem-brandt. He distinguished himself in several branches of painting, designed correctly, and was a good colorist. Among his best works are "Christ before Pilate," a portrait of Peter the Great, and "The Toilet of the Jewish Bride." Died at Dort in 1727.

See Stret, "Dictionnaire des Peintres."

See Siret, "Dictionnaire des Peintres."

Gelée, (CLAUDE.) See CLAUDE LORRAIN.

Gelée, zheh-là', (FRANÇOIS ANTOINE,) a French engraver, born in Paris in 1796, gained the grand prize in 1824, and a first medal at the Salon in 1842.

Ge-le'nĭ-us, [Ger. pron. gà-lā'ne-us,] or Ghelen, gā'len, (Sigismund), a philologist and translator, born at Prague in 1477. He was a friend of Erasmus, who procured for him the place of corrector of the press under Froben at Bâle. He translated into Latin the works of Losephus, Appian, Philo, and Justin Martyr, and pub-Josephus, Appian, Philo, and Justin Martyr, and published a dictionary of the Greek, Latin, German, and Slavonian languages, ("Lexicon Symphonum quatuor Linguarum," 1537.) Died in 1554.

Gelimer, ἔεἶ!-e-mer or jεἶ!'e-mer, written also Gil'imer, [Gr. Γελίμερ,] the last king of the Vandals in Africa, succeded Hilderic in 530 A.D. He was defeated and taken

prisoner by Belisarius in 534, and then ceased to reign. The date of his death is unknown.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Gelinek, gå-lee'nêk, (Joseph,) a Bohemian composer, born at Selez in 1757, was a friend or associate of Mozart. He acquired a wide but temporary reputa-Died at Vienna in 1825.

Gell, (JAKOB.) See GEEL.
Gell, (Sir WILLIAM,) an English scholar and antiquary, born in 1777, was a son of Philip Gell, of Hopton, Derbyshire. Being appointed one of the chamberlains to the Princess of Wales, he accompanied her to Italy in 1814. He published, among other works, the "Itinerary of Greece." (1810,) "Topography of Troy and its Vicinity," "Pompeiana," being a description of Pompeii, (1817,) and the excellent "Topography of Rome,"

pen, (1817,) and the excellent "Topography of Kome," (3 vols., 1834.) He resided some years at Rome and Naples. Died at Naples in 1836.

Gellert, gel'lert, (Christian Furchtegott,) a German poet and miscellaneous writer, born at Hainichen, in Saxony, on the 4th of July, 1715. Having been educated in the University of Leipsic, he was appointed professor of philosophy there in 1751. His "Tales" and "Fables" obtained a popularity in Germany not surpassed perhaps by any other works of the kind, and, by passed perhaps by any other works of the kind, and, by their pure morality, exercised the most salutary influence on society. His "Sacred Songs" are also highly esteemed, and his romance entitled "The Swedish Countess" is a superior production. As a man, Gellert was eminently virtuous and amiable. He was loved and reverenced by all classes, and received signal marks of favour from Frederick II. and the princes royal. "Such," says Guizot, "are the literary titles of a man who will always possess the merit of having powerfully contrib-uted to form the language and improve the minds of his countrymen." ("Biographie Universelle.") Died in December, 1769.

See Lessing's Critique on Gellert; Johann August Ernesti, "Elogium C. F. Gellerti," 1770; Johann Andreas Cramer, "C. F. Gellert's Leben und Briefe," 2 vols., 1774, (translated into English by Mrs. Douglas, 1803;) Heinrich Döring, "Leben C. F. Gellerts," 2 vols., 1833; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Bouterwek, "Geschichte der poetischen National-Literatur der Deutschen;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" G. E. Leo, "Das fromme Leben C. F. Gellerts," 1845.

Gelli, jel'lee, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) a celebrated Italian author and moralist, born at Florence in 1498, was a tailor by trade. He was one of the founders of the Florentine Academy, of which he was chosen president in 1548. He published in 1546 a collection of moral dialogues, entitled "I Capricci del Bottajo," ("The Whims of the Cooper,") and in 1549 a fable, or moral fiction, called "La Circe," which Ginguené commends as original and piquant. Among his works are "The Basket," ("La Sporta," a comedy, 1543,) and lectures on the "Divina Commedia" of Dante, (1551.) His writings are recognized as authorities in language His writings are recognized as authorities in language by the Academy della Crusca. Died in 1563.

See Negri, "Scrittori Fiorentini;" Nickeon, "Mémoires;" Michele Cappi, "Orazione nella Morte di G. B. Gelli," 1563; Gincuené, "Histoire littéraire d'Italie."

Gel'II-brand, (Henry,) an English mathematician, born in London in 1597. He became professor of astronomy at Gresham College, London, in 1627, and wrote an "Epitome of Navigation," and several mathematical works. He completed Briggs's "Trigonometria Britannica," (1633,) at the request of the dying author. Died in 1616 Died in 1636.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Gel'li-us, (Au'lus,) [Fr. Aulu-Gelle, ō'lii' zhêl,] a Roman writer and grammarian, born at Rome in the early part of the second century. He became a resident of Athens, but returned to Rome and obtained the office of judge. He wrote a work called "Attic Nights," ("Noctes Atticæ,") which consists of a curious collection of anecdotes, arguments, and observations on a variety of subjects. It contains fragments of several lost works, and is highly prized. He informs the reader that he wrote the "Noctes Atticæ" to amuse his children. It was translated into English by Beloe, (1795.) He dicd in the reign of Marcus Aurelius.

See Bähr, "Geschichte der Römische Literatur."

Gellius, (CNEIUS,) a Roman historian, who lived about 150 B.C. He wrote a "History of Rome from the Earliest Times," which is not extant.

liest Times," which is not extant.

Ge'lon [Gr. Γέλων] I. succeeded Hippocrates as King of Syracuse in 485 B.C. He had distinguished himself in fighting under Hippocrates, and was appointed by him general of the cavalry. About 480 B.C. the Carthaginians, under Hamilcar, made an attempt to recover their possessions held by Gelon, but were defeated at Himera with immense loss, estimated at 150,000 men. After this the Carthaginians sued for peace, which was After this the Carthaginians sued for peace, which was granted on condition of their abolishing human sacrifices and on the payment of two thousand talents. He died in 478 в.с., deeply regretted by all his subjects. See Niebuhr, "Roman History;" Grote, "History of Greece."

Gelon II., a son of Hieron II., King of Syracuse, was born about 266 B.C. He was a patron of Archimedes. It is said that he was about to abandon the alliance of the Romans, defeated at Cannæ, when he died in 216 B.C., leaving a son Hieronymus. It appears that Gelon

E.C., leaving a son Hieronymus. It appears that Gelon was associated as king with his father, who survived him. Gemberlein. See GRAF.

Gémeau, zhh'mō', (Auguste Pierre Walbourg—vål'boor,) a French general, born in Paris in 1790, became a general of division in 1845, and commander-in-chief of the army of occupation at Rome in 1850.

Gemelli, jà-mel'lee, (Lodovico,) an Italian educational writer, born in Calabria in 1757; died in 1835.

Gemelli-Carreri. See Carreri.

Gemignano. See Gimignano.

Gemignano, di San, de sån jà-mèn-yà'no, (Vincenzio,) an Italian painter, born in Tuscany in 1490, was a pupil of Raphael. He was employed in the Vatican, at Rome. Died in 1530.

Geminiani, jà-me-ne-â'nee, (Francesco,) an eminent composer and violinist, born at Lucca about 1680, or, as some say, about 1666. He studied under A. Scarlatti,

some say, about 1666. He studied under A. Scarlatti, Lunati, and Corelli. In 1714 he removed to London, where he performed with great success. He composed beautiful concertos and sonatas, which display much skill in harmony, and published a "Guide to Harmony," ("Guida armonica," 1742,) which was received with favour. His expensive habits kept him always on the verge of poverty. He lost a valuable manuscript treatise on music, through the treachery of a servant, about 1761. Died in Dublin in 1762.

See Burney, "History of Music;" Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Ge-mi'nus, [Γεμίνος,] a Greek astronomer, who lived in the first century B.C. He quotes Hipparchus in his works, some of which are lost. It is supposed he was a native of Rhodes. He wrote an elementary work on "Flagoury of the sold density as "which is extent astronomy, "Είσαγωγή είς τὰ Φαινόμενα," which is extant. "This work," says Delambre, "is rather superficial, but simple and luminous, and the best of those which have come down to us from the Greeks."

See DELAMBRE, "Histoire de l'Astronomie ancienne."

Ge-mis'tus, (George,) [Gr. Γεώργως ὁ Γεμστός; Fr. Gemiste, zhà'mèst',] surnamed Pletho, a Platonic philosopher, famous for his learning, was born at Constantinople. He was a deputy from the Greek Church to the Council of Florence in 1438. He was a zealous partisan of the philosophy of Plato, and an opponent of Aristotle. The prevalence of Platonism in Italy in the fifteenth century is ascribed to his efforts. He wrote many works on philosophy, history, etc., among which are a "History of Greece after the Battle of Mantinea," and "On the Difference between the Philosophy of Plato and that of Aristotle." He is said to have attained the age of one hundred years.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Appendix to Cave, "Historia Literaria;" WILHELM GASS, "Gennadius und Pletho," Breslau, 1844; C. F. Bograber, "De doctis Hominibus Græcis," Leipsic, 1754; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gem'ma, [Dutch pron. Hêm'mâ,] (CORNELIS,) a son of Reinier, noticed below, was born at Louvain in 1535. He became professor of medicine there about 1570. He wrote a learned work, "De Arte Cyclognomica," (1569,) and a Latin poem entitled "Menti rerum architectrici," etc. Died in 1577.

See Castellan, "Vitæ illustrium Medicorum."

Gemma, [or Gemma Frisius, i.e. "Gemma the Frisian,"] (REINIER.) a Dutch physician and eminent astronomer, born at Dokkum in 1508. He was appointed professor of medicine at Louvain in 1541, and modestly declined the offer of Charles V., who invited him to his court. He published, besides other works, "The Principles of Astronomy and Cosmography," (1547.) Died at

Louvain in 1555.

See DE Thou, "Historia sui Temporis;" FOPPENS, "Bibliotheca Belgica;" Vosstus, "De Scientiis Mathematicis."

Gemmingen-Hornberg, von, fon gem'ming-enhorn'berg, (Otto Heinrich,) Baron, born at Heilbronn in 1753, wrote several popular dramas, one of which was entitled "Der Deutsche Hausvater," on the model of Diderot's "Pere de Famille." Died in 1836.

Gemusæus, gå-moo-zā'ūs, or Geschmauss, gå'-shmowss', (Hieronymus,) a German philologist, born

at Mülhausen, in Alsace, in 1505. He published a good edition of Paulus Ægineta, (1538,) and wrote, in Latin, a Life of Galen. Died in 1543.

Gence, zhônss, (Jean Baptiste Modeste,) a French writer, born at Amiens in 1755. He obtained the office of archivist at the Dépôt des Chartes before the Revolution. He published a Latin edition of the "Unitation tion. He published a Latin edition of the "Imitation of Christ," (1826,) and wrote several treatises to prove that Gerson was the author of that work. This subject that Gerson was the author of that work. This subject was his hobby during nearly all his life. Died in 1840.

See "Biographie littéraire de J. B. M. Gence," by himself; VIL-LENAVE, "Eloge de M. Gence," 1840.

Gendebien, zhôn'deh'be-an', (Alexandre Joseph SÉBASTIEN,) a Belgian politician and eloquent advocate, born at Mons in 1789. He was a member of the provisional government in 1830, and opposed the election of Leopold in 1831. As a member of the Chamber of Deputies, he supported liberal principles until he retired from public service in 1839.

Gendebien, (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a Belgian legislator, father of the preceding, was born in 1753. He promoted the liberation of Belgium from Austria in 1789, and was a member of the French legislative body from 1802 to 1813. In 1830 he was president of the Congress of Belgium. Died in 1838.

Gendre. See Legendre.

Gendrin, zhôn'drån', (Auguste Nicolas,) a French

physician, born at Châteaudun in 1796. He received the Montyon prize of the Institute for his "Anatomical History of Inflammations," (1826.) Among his other works is a "Philosophical Treatise on Practical Medi-

works is a finesphera cine," (3 vols., 1838-41.) Gendron, zhôn'drôn', (Claude Deshais—dà'zà',) born at Beauce about 1663, was physician to the Duke of Orléans, Regent of France. Died in 1750. Génébrard, zhà'nà'brār', (GILBERT,) a learned French

prelate, born at Riom in 1537. He became professor of Hebrew at Paris in 1563. He was a partisan of the League against Henry IV. In 1592 he was appointed Archbishop of Aix by the pope. He published an edition of Origen's works, (1574,) a commentary on the Psalms of David, (1577,) and other works. Died in 1597.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Possevin, "Apparatus Sacer."

Genelli, gà-nel'lee, ? (BONAVENTURA,) a German designer, born at Berlin in 1803, settled at Munich, where he produced, among other works, "Hercules playing on the Lyre," and "Jason and Medea."

Generali, jà-nà-rà'lee, (PIETRO,) an able Italian composer, born near Vercelli in 1783. His proper name

was Mercanderri. He composed many operas, among which is "I Baccanali di Roma." Died in 1832.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens.

Genès, zheh'nêss', (written also Genest,) SAINT, sometimes called GENES OF ROME, was originally a comedian. It is said that as he was playing, in the presence of the emperor, a piece in derision of the Chrisfor which he was miraculously converted to the new faith, for which he was beheaded by order of Diocletian.

Ge-ne'si-us, (Joseph.) a Byzantine historian, flour-

ished about 950 A.D. He wrote, in Greek, a history of Leo the Armenian, Michael II., Theophilus, and Michael

III., (or, as some say, Basil I.)

Genest. See Campan, (Madame,) and Genès.

Genest, zheh-ná', or Genêt, (Abbé CHARLES CLAUDE,) a French poet and dramatist, born in Paris in CLAUDE,) a French poet and dramatist, born in Fairs in 1639. He gained in 1673 the prize of poetry offered by the French Academy, into which he was admitted in 1698. He expounded the Cartesian philosophy in a poem called "Principles of Philosophy," ("Principes de Philosophie," 1716,) which, says Voltaire, "demonstrated his patience rather than his genius." He wrote a mediocre drama entitled "Pénélope." Died in 1719.

See Voltaire, "Catalogue des Écrivains du Siècle de Louis XIV;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Genest or Genêt, (EDMOND CHARLES,) a French diplomatist, born at Versailles about 1765, was a brother of Madame Campan. He was sent as ambassador to the United States in December, 1792, and on his arrival was received with enthusiasm by the people. He used his influence to involve the United States in war against the British, and denounced Washington for his neutralists. ity. At the request of Washington, he was superseded; but he remained in the United States. Died at Schodac,

but he remained in the United States. Died at Schouae, New York, in 1834.

Genêt, (EDMOND CHARLES.) See GENEST.

Genet, zheh-nå', (FRANÇOIS.) a French theologian and casuist, born at Avignon in 1640, became Bishop of Vaison in 1685. He wrote "Moral Theology; or, A Solution of Cases of Conscience," (3d edition, 7 vols., 1682.) which was approved by many bishops. Died in 1707.

Geneva, (ROBERT DE.) See ROBERT OF GENEVA.

Geneviève, jên'eh-veev', [Fr. pron. zhen-ve'àv',] Patron Saint of Paris, was born at Nanterre, in France, in 423 A.D., and took the veil when she was fifteen. It is

in 423 A.D., and took the veil when she was fifteen. It is said that when Attila, King of the Huns, menaced Paris, Geneviève assured the inhabitants of their safety, upon which they scoffed at her as a pretended prophetess; but, as the prediction was verified, they ever afterwards held her in great esteem. When Paris was besieged, she afforded the city great relief by the abundance of provisions which she procured. It has also been stated that she performed many miracles, and was the means of converting King Clovis. Died in 512.

See BAILLET, "Vies des Saints," etc.; Mézeray, "Histoire de France;" Mrs. Jameson, "Sacred and Legendary Art;" Le Nain De Tillemont, "Vie de S. Geneviève, Patronne de Paris," 1823; J. Barthélemy, "Vie de S. Geneviève," 1852.

Geneviève of Brabant, wife of the palatine Siegfried, is supposed to have lived in the eighth century. Being falsely accused of adultery, she was condemned to death; but the penalty was commuted to exposure in a forest. After five years, she was recognized by her hus-band when hunting, and her innocence acknowledged.

See "Vie admirable de Geneviève de Brabant," Paris, 1842; GÖRRES, "Deutsche Volks-Bücher."

Genga, jên'gâ, (BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian architect, born at Cesena in 1518, was a son of Girolamo, noticed below. He was appointed intendant of public buildings by the Duke of Urbino. Among his works was the church of San Pietro de Mondovi. Shortly before his death he went to Malta to put that island in a state of defence. He traced the plan of Valetta, and designed several Churches there, but died before they were finished, in 1558.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; QUATREMÈRE DE QUINCY, "Dictionnaire d'Architecture."

Genga, (BERNARDINO,) an Italian anatomist, born in the duchy of Urbino about 1650. He wrote "Surgical Anatomy," (1672,) and other works. Died in 1734. Genga, (GIROLAMO,) an eminent painter and architect, born at Urbino about 1476, was a pupil of Perugino and a friend of Raphael. He worked at isenar, Rome, and Urbino. He excelled in perspective and in the and Urbino. He excelled in perspective, and in the distribution of the effects of light. Among his masterpieces is an oil-painting of the "Resurrection of Christ" at Sienna. He was the architect of a ducal palace near Pésaro, and restored the archiepiscopal palace at Mantua. He wrote several treatises on the fine arts. Died in 1551. Pope Leo XII. is said to have been his descendant.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters, Sculptors," etc.; QUATRE-MARE DE QUINCY, "Dictionnaire d'Architecture;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Genga, della, (Annibal.) See Leo XII.

the editors of "The National," a daily paper of Paris, about 1837, and wrote for it spirited articles against the Jesuits. In 1845 the French Academy awarded a prize to his "Lexicon of the Language of Molière." He made successful researches in the origin of the French Variations of the French Language since the Twelfth Century," (1845,) and "Letters on French Philology," (1846.) Died in 1856. (1846.) Died in 1856. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Génissieux, zha ne se-uh, (J. J. V.,) a French advo-cate and revolutionist, born in Dauphiné about 1740.

de Saint-Aubin—dü'krâ' deh sânt'ō bân', Countess OF, a celebrated French writer, born near Autun, in Burgundy, in 1746. Her talents, beauty, and skill in music introduced her at an early age into Parisian so-ciety. In her sixteenth year she was married to the Count de Genlis, who, having accidentally seen one of her letters, was so charmed with its style that he sought her acquaintance. Being appointed soon after governess to the children of the Duke of Orléans, one of whom, Louis Philippe, was afterwards king, she wrote a series Louis Finiippe, was afterwards king, she wrote a series of works for their instruction, the principal of which are "Les Annales de la Vertu," "Theâtre de l'Éducation," "Les Veillées du Château," and "Adèle et Théodore." She sympathized with the principles of the French Revolution, but was compelled in 1791—probably on account of her intimacy with the Duke of Orléans—to take refuge in England. She afterwards spent some time on the continent and while in Balcium brought about on the continent, and while in Belgium brought about a marriage between her adopted daughter Pamela and Lord Edward Fitzgerald. When Bonaparte became Lord Edward Fitzgerald. When Bonaparte became consul, Madame de Genlis returned to Paris, where she brought out many works in rapid succession. In her treatises entitled "On the Influence of Women on Literature," "Critical Observations towards the Literary History of the Nineteenth Century," and "The Dinners of Baron d'Holbach," she attacked a number of the most prominent French philosophers, as well as Madame de Staël and Madame Cottin. Her productions, which amount in all to more than eighty volumes, are written with great elegance, and display considerable talent; but their morality is not of a high order. When past eighty years of age, she wrote "Memoirs of the Eighteenth Century and the French Revolution," which, though containing much that is interesting, are disfigured by petty scandal and excessive and ludicrous vanity. In the words of a witty French writer, Madame de Genlis has in this work confessed everybody's sins but her own. Died in 1830.

See Grimm, "Correspondance littéraire;" L. de Sevelinges, "Madame de Genlis en Miniature," etc., 1826: Bachaumont, "Mémoires secrets;" Cousin D'Avallon, "Genlisiana," 1820; Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi," tome iii.

Gennade. See GENNADIUS.

Gen-nā'dĭ-us [Gr. Γεννάδιος] was elected Bishop and Patriarch of Constantinople in 458. He wrote some ecclesiastical works. Died in 471 A.D.

Gen-nā'dĭ-us, an ecclesiastic, whose original name was George Scholarius, advocated the union of the Greek and Latin Churches at the Council of Florence in

Greek and Latin Churches at the Council of Florence in 1438, but afterwards strenuously opposed that measure. He was chosen Patriarch of Constantinople in 1453, after the capture of that city by the Turks, and abdicated about 1458. He left many theological works.

Gen-nā/dī-us [Fr. Gennade, zhā-nād'] of Marsellles, a priest or presbyter, who lived about 470-500 A.D. He wrote a book "On Illustrious Men," ("De Viris illustribus,") which is regarded as a continuation of Saint Jerome's work of similar title, and a treatise on "Doctrines," ("De Dogmatibus,") both of which are extant. He has been charged with Semi-Pelagianism.

See Cave, "Historia Literaria;" Wilhelm Gass, "Gennadius und Pletho, oder Aristotelismus und Platonismus in der Griechischen Kirche," 1844.

Gennari, jên-nā/ree, (Benedetto,) an Italian painter,

Genghis Khan. See JENGIS KHAN.
Génin, zhà'nân', (FRANÇOIS,) a French littérateur and philologist, born at Amiens in 1803. He became one of chief works are "Saint Peter and Saint Paul," and "The

Repast of the Saviour with the Disciples at Emmaus."
"His composition is simple and noble," says E. Breton,
"his touch is easy, and his colour true." ("Nouvelle
Biographie Générale.") Died in 1610.
See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Gennari, (Benedetto,) the Younger, a grandson of the preceding, was born at Cento in 1633. He was a pupil and nephew of Guercino, whom he imitated with success. Having visited England, he received the title of first painter to Charles II. and James II. His copies of certain works of Guercino can hardly be distinguished from the originals. Among his master-pieces are "Venus and Adonis," and "Saint Jerome." Died in 1715.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Gennari, (CESARE,) a brother of the preceding, born in 1641, was a pupil of Guercino, and was a skilful painter of landscapes and history. He worked at Bologna, where he died in 1688.

Gennari, (ERCOLE,) a son of Benedetto the elder, was born at Cento in 1597. He married a sister of Guercino, and copied many works of that master. Died at Bologna in 1658.

Gennari, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian littérateur, born at

Padua in 1721; died in 1800. Gennaro, jen-na'ro, (Giuseppe Aurelio,) an Italian jurisconsult and ingenious writer, born at Naples in 1701. He published in 1731 "Republic of Jurists," ("Republica Jurisconsultorum,") a history of law under a fictitious form, which was much admired and often reprinted. In 1748 he became a councillor of the king. He wrote "On the Vicious Manner of Defending Causes in Court," (1744.) Died in 1761. See Spiritt, "Elogio storico di G. A. Gennaro," 1762; Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

"Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Genneté, zhěn'tà', (CLAUDE LÉOPOLD,) a French mechanician, born near Nancy in 1706. He wrote a work "On the Construction of Chimneys warranted not to Smoke," (1760.) Died in 1782.

Genod, zheh-no', (MICHEL PHILIBERT,) a French painter of history and genre, born at Lyons in 1795.

Genoels, ga-nools', [Dutch pron. Ha-nools',] (ABRA-HAM,) an eminent Flemish landscape-painter, born at Antwerp in 1640. He worked in Paris and Rome, whither he went about 1674. He painted the backgrounds of Lebrun's "Battles of Alexander," and several views in the vicinity of Rome. Died about 1722. views in the vicinity of Rome. Died about 1722.

See BRYAN'S "Dictionary of Painters."

Genoude, zheh-nood', (ANTOINE EUGÈNE,) a noted French journalist, born at Montélimart in 1792. He became editor in 1821 of the "Gazette de France," a legitimist journal of Paris, in which post he displayed considerable ability, but, owing to his fondness for polemics, was involved in numerous difficulties. He wrote "Considerations on the Greeks and Turks," "The Life of Jesus Christ and the Apostles, drawn from the Gospels," (1836), a "History of France," (16 vols., 1844-47,) and other works. Abbé Genoude took holy orders in 1835, after the death of his wife. Died in 1849. See Crétineau-Joly, "Histoire de M. de Genoude et de la Gazette de France," 1843; "Biographie de M. de Genoude," anonymous, Paris, 1844; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Genoux, zheh-noo', (CLAUDE,) a Savoyard writer and traveller, born in 1811, made the tour of the world twice, and published "Memoirs of a Savoyard Boy," (1844.) He wrote a "History of Savoy," (1852,) and other works.

Genovesi, ja-no-vā'see, (ANTONIO,) an eminent Italian philosopher and political economist, born near Salerno in 1712. He was ordained a priest in 1736, and became professor of metaphysics at Naples in 1741. He published "Elements of Metaphysics," (in Latin, 1st vol., 1743,) and a treatise on logic, "Elements of Logico-Critical Art," "Elementa Artis logico-criticae," 1745.) In these two works he combined the principles of Bacon, Descartes, Leibnitz, and Locke. He was the first occupant of the chair of political economy founded in 1754 at Naples. His lectures on that subject were very popu-They were published by him under the title of "Lectures on Commerce or Civil Economy," ("Lezioni di Commercio o di Economia civile," 2 vols.) His "Logic for

Youth" ("Logica per i Giovannetti," 1766) is highly commended. Died at Naples in 1769.

See "Life of Genovesi," prefixed to his Works; G. M. GALANTI, "Elogio storico del Signor Abate A. Genovesi," 1772; TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Gen'ser-ic, [Gr. Γιζέρικος; Lat. GENSERI'CUS OF GIZERI'CUS,] a famous king of the Vandals, born at Seville about 406 A.D., was a son of King Godigisdus or Modigisdus. In 429 he crossed from Spain into Africa with a large army, was joined by many Donatists, and gained victories over the Roman general Bonifacius. His army committed great atrocities and devastation. He captured Carthage in 439, made himself master of Northern Africa, and, according to some writers, formed an alliance with Attila the Hun. He had a powerful fleet, which was a great scourge to the Romans. In 455 he was invited by the empress Eudocia, or Eudoxia, to fight against the usurper Maximus. He accordingly marched against Rome, which he sacked, and carried Eudoxia with many other Romans as captives to Carthage. His fleet defeated that of the emperor Majorian In religion Genseric was an Arian. Died in in 457.

477 A.D.

See Procopius, "Bellum Vandalicum;" Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Le Beau, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Gensonné, zhôn'so'na', (Armand, 1 French lawyer, and one of the leaders of the Girondists, born at Bornard one of the most energetic promoters. deaux in 1758, was one of the most energetic promoters of the Revolution. He was elected to the Legislative Assembly in 1791, and to the Convention in 1792. He opposed the execution of the king, and exerted himself for the welfare of the dauphin and his sister. In the struggle that followed between the Girondists and Jacobins, Gensonné was one of the most prominent and elobins, Gensonne was one of the most prominent and eloquent champions of his party. One day, in the tribunal, as he was picturing the horrible excesses that had been committed, and was in bold terms denouncing the perpetrators, some one cried, "But they have saved the country." "Yes," answered Gensonné; "as the geese saved the Capitol." When the Jacobins had obtained full power, he was arrested, and condemned to death, with trents one of his calleggies in October 1703.

with twenty-one of his colleagues, in October, 1793.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists," book xlvii.;
THIERS, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gent, jent, ? (Thomas,) an English printer and anti-quary, born in York in 1691. He wrote several works, among which is "An Ancient and Modern History of the Famous City of York." Died in 1778.

See the "Life of Thomas Gent," by himself.

Gentil. See LEGENTIL.

Gentil, see LEGENTIL.

Gentil, zhôn'tèl' or zhôn'te'ye, (ANDRÉ ANTOINE PIERRE,) a French writer on agriculture, was born in Franche-Comté about 1728. He produced an "Essay on Agronomy," ("Essai d'Agronomie," 1777.) Buffon expressed a high opinion of his talents and character. Died in Paris in 1800.

Gentil, (Jean, Rappiere, Joseph A., Franch off.

Gentil, (JEAN BAPTISTE JOSEPH,) a French officer and historical writer, born at Bagnols in 1726. He went British, and entered the service of Sujah Dowlah. He made a rich collection of medals, manuscripts, etc., which he presented to the Royal Library and Museum of Paris. He returned to France in 1778, and died in 1799, leaving in manuscript a "History of the Mogul Empire," and other works. In 1822 M. Didot published his "Mémoires d'Indostan."

See "Précis sur J. B. J. Gentil," etc., Paris, 1814; MILL, "History of British India."

Gentile, jên-tee'là, (LUIGI PRIMO,) a Flemish portrait-painter, born at Brussels about 1606. He worked many years at Rome, and painted some historical pictures. He is called an excellent colorist. Died about 1670.

Gentile da Fabriano. See FABRIANO.

Gentile Gentili, jên-tee'là jên-tee'lee, [Lat. GENTI'-LIS DE GENTIL'IBUS,] surnamed FULGINAS, a celebrated Italian physician, was born at Foligno. He was the author of several medical works. Died in 1348. See G. GIROLAMI, "Discorso storico-critico sopra Gentile da Foligno," 1844.

Gentileschi. See LOMI, (ORAZIO.)

Gentilis. See GENTILE.

Gen-ti'lis, (or jen-tee'less,) (Alberico,) an Italian jurist of high reputation, born in the March of Ancona in 1551. Having become a Protestant, he emigrated to England, found a patron in the Earl of Leicester, and obtained in 1587 the chair of civil law at Oxford. Among Having become a Protestant, he emigrated to his numerous works the most important is "Three Books on the Law of War," ("De Jure Belli Libri tres," 1589,) which is said to contain sound principles on the law of nations. He died at Oxford in 1611.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" TAISAND, "Vies des Jurisconsultes.

Gentilis, (GIOVANNI VALENTINO,) a Socinian theologian, born at Cosenza, in Italy, about 1520. He fled, to avoid persecution, to Geneva, and thence to Poland. Having been banished from Poland, he was tried at Berne for heresy, and beheaded, in 1566. See Aretius, "Valentini Gentilis Historia."

Gen-ti/lis, (ROBERT,) an English littlerateur, born in London in 1590, was a son of Alberico Gentilis, noticed above. He translated "The History of the Inquisition" from the Italian of Fra Paolo, and made other translations from the Italian and Spanish. Died about 1654.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Gentilis, (SCIPIO,) a Protestant and jurist, born in the March of Ancona in 1563, was a brother of Alberico, noticed above. He became eminent as professor of law at Altorf, and wrote several legal works. Died in 1616.

See G. KÖNIG, "Leichpredigt auf S. Gentilis," 1617; G. MONTECHIARI, "Elogio storico di S. Gentili," 1816.

Gentillet, zhôn'te'yà', (Innocent,) a French jurist and Protestant, born at Vienne. He wrote, in Latin, "Anti-Machiavel," (1576,) an "Apology for the French Christians of the Reformed Religion," (1578,) and other

works. Died at Geneva about 1595. Gentilotti, jên-te-lot'tee, (GIOVANNI BENEDETTO,) a learned ecclesiastic, born in the Tyrol in 1672, was keeper

of the Imperial Library of Vienna from 1707 to 1723. He became Bishop of Trent in 1725, and died the same year.

Gentius, gen'te-us, (Georg.) a German Orientalist, born at Dahme in 1618. He published a Latin version of Saadi's "Gulistan," (1651.) Died in 1687.

See A. Bever, "Historia Vitæ, etc. Georgii Gentii," 1733.

Gen'tleman, (FRANCIS,) a dramatic writer and actor, born in Dublin in 1728. He wrote, besides dramas, "Royal Fables," in verse, (1766.) His best work is the "Dramatic Censor," (2 vols., 1770.) in which he criticised the dramas and actors of his time. Died in 1784. See "Biographia Dramatica."

Gentz, von, fon génts, (FRIEDRICH,) a distinguished German publicist, born at Breslau in 1764, became in 1802 imperial councillor in the state chancery at Vienna. He was an ardent opponent of the French Revolution. As head secretary, he was present at the Congress of Vienna, and at the conference of ministers at Paris in 1815. He was the principal contributor to the "Historical Journal," (1799,) and wrote a treatise "On the Political Condition of Europe before and after the French Revolution." He also translated Burke's "Reflections on the French Revolution." Died in 1832.

See VARNHAGEN, "Biographische Skizze über Gentz;" Schlesier, "Schriften von F. von Gentz," 1838; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1807, and January, 1863.

Geoffrey, jef're, (GAIMAR,) an English poet of the twelfth century, wrote a "History of England" in Anglo-Norman verse.

Geoffrey of Mon'mouth, surnamed Artu'rus, or ARTHUR, an English historian, was Bishop of Saint Asaph. His principal work is a "History of the Britons," which is generally believed to contain more romance and

which is generally believed to contain more romance and fable than true history. He also translated Merlin's "Prophecies" into Latin prose. Died in 1154.

Geoffrin, zho'från', (Marie Thérèse Rodet—ro'dà',) Madame, a French lady, distinguished as a patroness of learning and the fine arts, born in Paris in 1699. She was on intimate terms with many celebrated characters, among whom were Montecquier, and Count characters, among whom were Montesquieu and Count Stanislas Poniatowski. The latter, on ascending the throne of Poland, invited her to visit Warsaw, where she

was received with great honours. Died in Paris in 1777. Étampes in 1 See Marmontel, "Mémoires;" Grimm and Diderot, "Correspondance;" A. Morellet, "Portrait de Madame Geoffrin," 1777. Died in 1806.

Geoffroi, zho'frwa', surnamed LE BEL, Duke of Anjou, called afterwards PLANTAGENET, (because he wore the plant named genêt, or *genista*,—a species of broom,—on his helmet,) was born in 1113. He married Matilda, a daughter of Henry I. of England, in 1129. He waged war against Stephen of Blois for the possession of Normandy. His son became Henry II. of England. Died in 1150.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Geoffroi II, Duke of Bretagne, surnamed THE BEAUTIFUL, the third son of Henry II. of England, was born in 1158. He married Constance, daughter of Conan IV., and thus became the Duke of Brittany. He was the father of the unfortunate Prince Arthur who was assassinated by order of his uncle, John, King of England. In early youth he distinguished himself in the wars of Philippe Auguste against the dukes of Burgundy and others. Died in 1186.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Geoffroi, [Lat. GEOFFRI'DUS,] Abbé de Vendôme, a powerful French cardinal, born at Angers; died in 1132.

Geoffroi de Beaulieu. See GALFRID DE BEAULIEU.
Geoffroy, zho'frwa', (CLAUDE JOSEPH,) a chemist
and pharmaceutist, a brother of Etienne François, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1685. He wrote, besides other works, "Observations on the Essential Oils," (1707.) Died in 1752. See F. Hosfer, "Histoire de la Chimie;" Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Geoffroy, (ÉTIENNE FRANÇOIS,) a distinguished French physician, born in Paris in 1672. In 1709 he became professor of medicine and pharmacy in the College of France. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London, and a member of the Academy of Sciences in Paris. Among his works is a "Treatise on Materia Medica," ("Tractatus de Materia Medica," 1741,) which was translated into English, French, German, and Italian, and had a European reputation. Died in 1731.

See FONTENELLE, "Éloge de Geoffroy," prefixed to his "Traité de Matière médicale;" F. HOEFER, "Histoire de la Chimie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Geoffroy, (ÉTIENNE LOUIS,) a French physician and entomologist, a son of the preceding, was born in Paris entomologist, a son of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1725. Among his works are a valuable "Abridged History of the Insects which are found near Paris," (1762,) "Dissertations upon the Organ of Hearing in Man, in Reptiles, and in Fishes," (1778,) and "Hygiene sive Ars Sanitatem conservandi; Poema," (1771.) This poem is commended by several French critics for its elegance and other merits. He died in 1810.

See F. HOEFER, "Histoire de la Chimie." Geoffroy, (Julien Louis,) ABBÉ, a celebrated French critic and editor, born at Rennes in 1743. He became, critic and editor, born at Kennes in 1743. He became, in 1776, professor of rhetoric in the College of Navarre, Paris, and editor of the "Année littéraire," founded by Fréron. He wrote able critical articles for this periodical during fifteen years. In 1790–92 he edited a royalist journal. In 1800 he became an assistant editor of the "Journal des Débats," for which he wrote dramatical criticisms with great success. He indulged in bitter sarcasm and virulence against Voltaire and other authors. Died in 1814. His critiques in the "Journal des Débats" were published in 5 vols., (1819–20.)

were published in 5 vols., (1819-20.) See Passeron, "Observations sur le Caractère et le Talent de feu Geoffroy," 1826; Sainte-Beuve, "Causeries du Lundi;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Geoffroy (or Geoffroi) d'Auxerre, zho'frwa' dō'-Geoffroy (or Geoffroi) d'Auxerre, zho'ſkwâ' dō'-sair', a French abbot, was a disciple of Abelard, and afterwards of Saint Bernard. He wrote numerous ecclesiastical works, one of which was an "Epistle on Transubstantiation." Died about 1180.

Geoffroy (or Geoffroi) de Vinsauf—vân'sōf', [Lat. Galfri'dus de Vinsal'vo,] a Latin poet of the twelfth century, was a native of England. He wrote a treatise on the Art of Poetry, entitled "Nova Poetria."

Geoffroy-Château, zho'ſkwâ' shâ'tō', (MARC Antoine,) a brother of Geoffroy-Saint-Hilaire, was born at Étampes in 1774. He served with distinction in Egypt

Étampes in 1774. He served with distinction in Egypt as an officer, and in the campaign against Austria in 1805.

Geoffroy-Martel, zho'frwâ' mår'têl', Count of Anjou and Poitou, was born in 1006. For the great energy and bravery that he displayed in the feudal wars, and for his

oravery that he displayed in the feudal wars, and for his victories over the Saracens, he received the surname of MARTEL, ("hammer," or "mallet.") Died in 1061.

Geoffroy-Saint-Hilaire, zho'frwâ' sân te'lair', (ÉTIENNE,) a distinguished French naturalist, born at Étampes (Seine-et-Oise) on the 15th of April, 1772. He was educated in the College of Navarre, Paris, and became a favourite pupil of Haüy. In 1793 he was appointed professor of zoology in the Museum of Natural History. He was one of the savants who accompanied Bunaparte's expedition to Egypt in 1708, and returned Bonaparte's expedition to Egypt in 1798, and returned about the end of 1801 with a rich collection of animals, of which he wrote descriptions. He propounded his celebrated theory of the unity of organic composition (which may be said to have laid the foundation of philo-

See I. Geoffrov-Saint-Hilaire, "Vie, Travaux, etc. d'Étienne Geoffroy-Saint-Hilaire," 1847; FLOURENS, "Mémoire de Geoffroy-Saint-Hilaire," (and English translation of the same, in the Smithsonian Report for 1861;) MERSEMAN, "Geoffroy-Saint-Hilaire, son Caractère, ses Découvertes," 1844; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Westminster Review" for January, 1854.

Geoffroy-Saint-Hilaire, (ISIDORE,) a distinguished French zoologist, son of the preceding, was born in Paris, December 16, 1805. He was elected to the Academy of Sciences in 1833, and afterwards became successively inspector-general of the University, member of the countil Inspector-general of the University, member of the council of public instruction, (1845.) and professor of zoology, (1850.) Among his principal works are "Essays on General Zoology," (1840.) "Natural History of Insects and Molluscs," (1841.) and "General Natural History of the Organic Kingdoms," (1852.) Died in November, 1861.

See De Quatrefages, "Mémoire d'Isidore Geoffroy-Saint-Hilaire," (and English version of the same, in the Smithsonian Report for 1862.)

George, [Ger. Georg, ga'org,] Duke of Saxony, surnamed THE BEARDED, was born in 1471. He began to reign in 1500, and opposed the Reformation initiated by Luther. Died in 1530. George, a learned Eastern physician and Nestorian

of the eighth century, was the confidential friend and medical adviser of Al-Mansoor, the Caliph of Bagdâd. He wrote a "Treatise on Medicine," in Syriac.

George (LEWIS) I, King of Great Britain, was the

son of Ernest Augustus, Elector of Hanover, and Sophia, the youngest daughter of Elizabeth Stuart, Queen of Bohemia, who was a sister of Charles I. of England. He was born at Osnaburg in May, 1660, and married his cousin, Sophia Dorothea, the daughter of the Duke of Zell, in 1682. In 1698 he succeeded his father (originally Duke of Brunswick and Lüneburg) as Elector of Hanover. In 1701 the English Parliament passed the Act of Settlement, excluding the son of James II. and her Catholic claimants, and entailing the crown on the Electress Sophia of Hanover, as the nearest Protestant heir, in case neither the reigning king nor the princess Anne should leave issue. Sophia died in May, 1714, and on the death of Queen Anne, August 1 of the same year, the son of Sophia was proclaimed as George I.

He selected his cabinet almost exclusively from the Whig party, giving his chief confidence to Lord Town-shend, who was secretary of state. The Tories were re-

garded by him with strong suspicion and dislike. In 1715 the partisans of the Pretender, headed by the Earl of Mar, raised a rebellion in Scotland, and were defeated at Sheriffmuir. Another army of Jacobites surrendered at Preston, and the rebellion was suppressed early in 1716. In 1717 Townshend was dismissed from power, and Mr. Stanhope and the Earl of Sunderland became the principal ministers. War was declared against Spain in 1718, and, after a few battles, was ended by a peace in the next year. In 1720 the ministry received an important accession in Robert Walpole, who ingratiated himself with the Prince of Wales and effected a reconciliation between him and the king. (See next article.) About this time the famous South Sea scheme exploded, and thousands of families were reduced to beggary in a moment. Stanhope having died in 1721, Walpole became prime minister, with Townshend as his principal colleague. In 1725 a treaty of defensive alliance was signed between England, France, and Prussia, and the former was involved in a war against Spain; but no important battles were fought by these powers. George I. died at Osnaburg in June, 1727, and was succeeded by his son, George II. George I. was ignorant of the English language, and was deficient in popular qualities. He was steady in his friendships, and is said to have had more steady in his friendships, and is said to have had more virtues than accomplishments.

See E. Pufendorf, "Vita et Res gestæ Georgii I, Regis Magnæ Britanniæ," 1728; P. H. Limiers, "Mémoires du Règne de George I," 5 vols., 1729-31; Lingard, "History of England."

George (Augustus) II., King of Great Britain, was the only son of George I. and Sophia Dorothea, and was the only son of George I. and Sophia Dorothea, and was born at Hanover in 1683. In 1705 he married the princess Caroline of Brandenburg-Anspach. He displayed courage at the battle of Oudenarde, (1708,) where he fought against the French. On his father's accession to the throne, he accompanied him to England, and was created Prince of Wales in September, 1714. The king was jealous of his heir-apparent, who was a rather undutiful son. In 1718 the latter assumed the attitude of open opposition, and kept his own court. They were open opposition, and kept his own court. The reconciled in 1720, by the mediation of Walpole.

George II. ascended the throne in June, 1727. By the influence of Queen Caroline, Walpole was retained in office as prime minister, and but little change was made in the cabinet, which was composed of Whigs and supported by a large majority in Parliament. A treaty of peace was concluded with Spain in November, 1729. The ascendency of Walpole was confirmed by a general The ascendency of Walpole was confirmed by a general peace, which lasted ten years, and by the growing prosperity of the country. About 1736, Frederick, Prince of Wales, quarrelled with his father, and became the chief of the opposition, which included William Pitt and other Whigs. In 1739 public opinion or popular clamour compelled Walpole to renew the war against Spain on the question of maritime right. The question of the Austrian succession produced in 1740 a general European war, in which the English ministry became an ally Austran succession produced in 1740 a general European war, in which the English ministry became an ally of Maria Theresa of Austria against Prussia, Spain, etc. In January, 1742, Walpole was forced to resign by an adverse majority in the House, (though he still retained the favour of the king,) and was succeeded by Lord Wilmington as first lord of the treasury. Lord Carteret, however, soon became, through royal favour and his own merit, the most influential minister. George II. gained a victory over the French at Dettingen, (1743,) the last battle in which a king of England appeared at the head of his troops.

About the end of 1743, Henry Pelham was appointed first lord of the treasury, or premier. In the summer of 1745 the Pretender Charles Edward Stuart landed in Scotland, and raised a formidable rebellion. His army took Edinburgh, and defeated the royal troops at Prestonpans. He pursued his victorious march towards London as far as Derby, whence he retreated to Scotland, followed by the royal army. In April, 1746, the Duke of Cumberland gained a decisive victory over the insurgents at Culloden, after which they were unable to renew the contest. By the treaty of Aix-la-Chapelle, in 1748, the European war was terminated, or rather suspended. In 1755 the English and French were again embroiled by the question of the American Boundary,

and the former became the ally of Frederick the Great in the Seven Years' war, 1756-62. Mr. Pitt (afterwards Lord Chatham) in June, 1757, became the master-spirit of an administration perhaps the most glorious that had presided over the destinies of the nation. (See Pitt, William.) A series of brilliant victories over the French, in Canada, India, and at sea, illustrated the last years of George the Second's reign. He died on the 25th of October, 1760, and was succeeded by his grand-son, George III. "He had scarcely one kingly quality," says Lord Mahon, "except personal courage and justice. Of acquired knowledge he had little, professing great contempt for literature."

See Lord Mahon, "History of England;" Lord Hervey, "Memoirs of the Reign of George II.," 1848; Horace Walfole, "Memoirs of the Last Ten Years of the Reign of George II.," 4 vols., 1822; "Edinburgh Review" for June, 1822; "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1868; Thackeray's "Lectures on the Georges."

George (WILLIAM FREDERICK) III, King of Great Britain, born on the 4th of June, 1738, was the eldest son of Frederick Lewis, Prince of Wales, and a grand-son of George II. His mother was Augusta, daughter of Frederick, Duke of Saxe-Gotha. His education was directed by I and Harse-Augusta and the Picks directed by Lord Harcourt as governor, and the Bishop of Norwich as preceptor, until 1752. He was brought up in strict seclusion by his mother. In 1751 he was created Prince of Wales. Before his accession his groom of the stole, Lord Bute, acquired an almost unbounded influence over him, and instilled Tory principles into his mind. He ascended the throne on the 25th of October, 1760, being the first sovereign of the house of Hanover who was a native of Great Britain. He had received from nature a strong will and mental capacities which qualified him to become a good man of business. His age, his appearance, and his moral character prepossessed the nation warmly in his favour. Lord Bute, who still retained his ascendency over the king, was appointed secretary of state, and several of his partisans were introduced into the cabinet. Pitt, who was then prime minister, finding himself overruled, resigned in October, 1761, and was succeeded by Bute. For the first time since the accession of the house of Hanover, the Tory party came into power. In 1761 George III. married the princess Charlotte, a daughter of the Duke of Meck-lenburg-Strelitz. War was declared against Spain in January, 1762. The treaty of Paris, in February, 1763, January, 1702. The treaty of Paris, in February, 1703, restored the peace of Europe and recognized the right of England to Canada and Florida. In April of the same year the nation was amazed by the sudden resignation of Bute, and George Grenville became first lord of the treasury. "We are inclined to think," says Macaulay, "that the worst administration which has governed to European cines the Powellites are that of Granville. England since the Revolution was that of Grenville. His public acts may be classed under two heads,—outrages on the liberty of the people, and outrages on the dignity of the crown." He offended the king by insisting that no secret adviser (alluding to Bute) should have access to the royal ear; but he was kept in office, because the king had no choice except between him after the Whigs. In 1766 Grenville proposed and enacted the Whigs. In 1765 Grenville proposed and enacted a bill for imposing stamp-duties on the North American colonies,—"the effects of which," says Macaulay, "will long be felt by the whole human race." The ministers became so intolerable to George III. that he sent for Pitt and solicited him to form a ministry; but Pitt was impracticable, and at last the king reluctantly called the Whigs into his council. The Marquis of Rockingham became prime minister in July, 1765, and the Stamp Act was repealed in the next session. But the new ministry was not cordially supported by the king, and was assailed and obstructed by the king's friends at every turn. The court having secured the services of Pitt by lavish promises and caresses, Rockingham was dismissed in 1766, and Pitt, now created Earl of Chatham, was appointed prime minister. But diseases of body and mind soon rendered him unable to attend to business. New taxes imposed on the Americans in 1767 provoked violent opposition. Lord Chatham resigned in October, 1768. Lord North was prime minister from January, 1770, until March, 1782, during which period the revolted colonies resisted with success the British armies, and

were finally separated from the empire. (See WASHING-TON.) In 1778 England was involved in war with France, which had become the ally of the United States.

The resignation of Lord North was followed by the brief ministries of Rockingham, Shelburne, and Portland. Peace was concluded between England on one hand, and the United States, France, and Spain on the other, by the treaty of Paris, in 1783. In December, 1783, William Pitt commenced his long and eventful Tory administration. "With more power than any minister ever possessed," says Lord Brougham,—"with a friendly court, an obsequious Parliament, a confiding people,—he held the supreme place in the public councils for twenty years, and, except the Union with Ireland, (1800,) he has not left a single measure behind him for which the community whose destinies he so long swayed has any reason to respect his memory." (See PITT, WILLIAM.) The most important event of his administration was the war against the French republic and Bonaparte, which began in 1793. Naval victories were gained by Lord Howe in 1794, and by Nelson, at the battle of the Nile, in 1798. In March, 1801, Pitt resigned, and Addington became premier. The war was suspended by the treaty of Amiens, in March, 1802, and renewed in May, 1803. Mr. Pitt was restored to power in 1804, and died in January, 1806, when a Whig ministry was formed by Fox and Lord Grenville. After the death of Fox in 1807, Mr. Percinal and Lord Liver. ministry was formed by Fox and Lord Grenville. After the death of Fox, in 1807, Mr. Percival and Lord Liverpool were successively the prime ministers. George III. having become insane in 1810, his son George was appointed regent. Among the important events of this reign were the victory of Trafalgar, 1805, the American war, 1812-14, and the battle of Waterloo, 1815. The mental malady of the king continued until his death, in January, 1820, when he was succeeded by his son, George IV. George III. was the father of nine sons and six daughters. His reign of sixty years' duration was the longest and one of the most eventful in the annals of Britain. "Few princes," says Lord Brougham, "have been more exemplary in their domestic habits or in the offices of private friendship. But the instant that his prerogative was concerned, or his bigotry interfered with, or his will thwarted, the most bitter animosity, the most calculating coldness of heart, the most unforgiving resentment, took possession of his whole breast, and swayed it by turns."

and swayed it by turns."

See Addlehus, "History of England from the Accession of George III. to 1783." Macparlane," History of the Reign of George III.," 2 vols., 1770-96; "George the Third, his Court and Family," 1820; Brown, "Memoirs of George III..," John Aikin, "Annals of the Reign of King George III.," 2 vols., 1820; Lord Brougham, "Historical Sketch of the Statesmen of the Time of George III..," Lingard, "History of England;" "Georgiana, or Anecdotes of George III.," 1820; "Correspondence of King George III. with Lord North from 1768 to 1783," London, 1867; "Memoirs of the Life and Reign of George III.," by J. Heneage Jesse, London, 1867.

George (Augustus Frederick) IV., King of Great Britain, the eldest son of George III. and Queen Charlotte, was born on the 12th of August, 1762. His education was confided in 1771 to Lord Holderness as governor, and Markham, Bishop of Chester, as preceptor, who both resigned in 1776. Their places were supplied by the Duke of Montague and Dr. Hurd. His natural abilities were above mediocrity, but were not diligently or wisely improved. In his youth he became an object of his father's invincible aversion, and by a natural consequence attached himself to the Whig party, who were also treated as enemies by the king. hausted prematurely the resources of sensual indulgence, and was deeply involved in debt by gaming and extrava-gance. About 1786 he married privately Mrs. Fitzherbert, a Roman Catholic lady, who was the object of his most lasting attachment. This marriage was illegal, and, when the subject was broached in Parliament, was publicly dis-owned by the Prince of Wales. The pressure of pecuniary difficulties rendered a regular marriage necessary, as the king refused to supply his extravagant wants except on condition that he should marry. In 1795 he married his cousin, Caroline Amelia Elizabeth, a daughter of the Duke of Brunswick, who became the mother of the princess Charlotte in 1796, and whom he treated with studied neglect, if not contempt. A final separation took place in 1796, and scandalous reports against her

honour were circulated.

The king having become, through insanity, incompetent for the duties of royalty, the Prince of Wales was appointed regent in February, 1811. He retained in office the Tory ministry of Mr. Percival, abandoning his former political friends, who accused him of ingratitude. The foreign policy of the prince regent was the same as that of George III. The war against the French was prosecuted with vigour and success in the Peninsula. In June, 1812, war was declared against the United States, with which a treaty of peace was concluded in December, 1814. Lord Liverpool succeeded Percival as prime minrister in 1812. The only child of the prince regent, the princess Charlotte, died in 1817. On the death of his father, George IV. ascended the throne, on the 29th of January, 1820. Great excitement was produced by the process instituted by the ministry in 1820 against Queen Caroline, for alleged infidelity to her husband. The majority for the ministers on this question in the House was so small that they abandoned the case. (See CAROLINE AMELIA ELIZABETH.) The prime minister, Lord Liverpool, having been prostrated by apoplexy, was succeeded by Mr. Canning in April, 1827. On the death of Canning, by Mr. Canning in April, 1827. On the death of Canning, in August of the same year, Viscount Goderich became premier. In January, 1828, a new ministry was formed, under the Duke of Wellington. A bill for the relief of Roman Catholics from political disabilities was passed, after a long contest, in April, 1829. George IV. died in June, 1830, and was succeeded by his brother, the Duke of Clarence, as William IV. George IV. had no public virtues, and took little interest in the affairs of govern-

See Wallace, "Memoirs of the Life and Reign of George IV.;" Cobbett, "History of George IV.;" Mackintosh, "History of England;" Llovp, "George IV.: Memoirs of his Life," 1830; Rev. George Croly, "Life and Times of George IV."

George I., King of Georgia, of the dynasty of Pagratides, ascended the throne in 1015. He reigned over a great extent of territory besides that included in Georgia, and was one of the most powerful Christian monarchs of his time. He revolted against Basil II., Emperor of Constantinople, who ravaged Georgia with fire and sword and compelled George to sue for peace. Died in 1027.

See Le Beau, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

George II., grandson of the preceding, was crowned King of Georgia in 1072. He carried on an unsuccessful and disastrous war against the Sultan of Persia, to whom

he was forced to become a tributary. Died in 1089.

George III usurped the throne of Georgia in 1156, when the true heir to the crown was his nephew Temna. George waged several long and successful wars against the Persian and Turkish Moslems. Died in 1180.

George IV. ascended the Georgian throne in 1198, and added fresh glory to the arms of the Georgians by his brilliant victories over his Mohammedan neighbours. In 1220 the Moguls invaded and laid waste a great part of Georgia. George attacked them, and was defeated; but one of his generals soon after succeeded in driving the invaders from the country. Died in 1223.

George VI succeeded his cousin George V.

the ability that he exhibited in quelling the civil disturbances in Georgia, and the successful efforts he made to repair the effects of long and fierce wars, he received the title of "Most Illustrious." Died in 1346.

George VII. ascended the throne of Georgia in 1394. His father, Bagrat V., had been compelled to submit to Tamerlane and embrace the Moslem faith; but George determined to yield neither his freedom nor his religion to the conqueror. Tamerlane invaded Georgia twice for the purpose of subduing the Georgian monarch and spreading the Mohammedan religion; but he did not succeed. After the second invasion, George collected all his forces, recaptured the fortresses that had fallen nans to leave Georgia. Died in 1407.

See Von Hammer, "Histoire de l'Empire Ottoman."

married Gyda, daughter of Harold, the last Saxon king of England. On account of his ambitious and grasping character, George received the surname of Dolgorooki, (Long-Handed.) He founded the city of Moscow, and in various ways promoted the civilization of his country. Died in 1157, and was succeeded by his son Andrew.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

George II., USEVOLODOVITCH, grandson of George I., became Archduke of Russia in 1212. He was soon after compelled to abdicate by his brother Constantine, who, however, on his death-bed, 1219, named George as his successor. In 1224 Russia was invaded by the troops of Jengis Khan, who defeated an army of one hundred thousand Russians, and ravaged the country as far as the Dnieper, and then suddenly retired. In 1237 the Moguls reappeared, with three hundred thousand men, and took and destroyed Moscow, and the capital Vladimir. George was killed in 1238, while bravely resisting the invaders.

See KARAMZIN, "Histoire de l'Empire de Russie," translated by Divoff; Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

George, Duke of Clarence, a younger brother of Edward IV. of England, was born in 1449. He married Isabella, a daughter of the Earl of Warwick, "the Kingmaker," and aided the latter to dethrone Edward IV. Soon after that date he deserted Warwick about 1470. and joined the army of Edward; but, having again of-fended his royal brother, he was accused of treason, and was found dead in the Tower in 1478. (See Shak-speare's "Henry VI., Part III.")

George of Cyprus, a learned writer, who became

Patriarch of Constantinople in 1283 and abdicated in 1289. He wrote, besides other works, an autobiography, "Vita Georgii Cypri," (Venice, 1763.) Died in 1290. See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

George of Denmark, Prince, a younger son of Frederick III., was born in 1653. He married Anne, daughter of James II. of England, in 1683, and was a privy councillor in the reign of his father-in-law. In November, 1688, in company with the Duke of Ormond, he deserted James II. at Andover, and joined the party of the Prince of Orange. "The impenetrable stupidity of Prince George," says Macaulay, "served his turn on this accessor better than cumping would have done. It this occasion better than cunning would have done. was his habit, when any news was told him, to exclaim, in French, 'Est-il possible?' 'Is it possible?' This catchword was now of great use to him. 'Est-il possible?'
he cried, when he had been made to understand that Churchill and Grafton were missing." He was created Duke of Cumberland in 1689, and, on the accession of his wife as queen, received nominally the chief command of the army. Died in 1708.

See MACAULAY, "History of England;" BURNET, "History of his Own Time."

George Danielovitch, Grand Duke of Russia, was a rival of his uncle Michael, against whom he waged war. He was assassinated by a son of Michael in 1328.

George of Trebizonde, [Gr. Γεώργως Τραπεζούντως,] a celebrated scholar, born in the isle of Crete in 1396.

About 1430 he became professor of Greek at Venice, and was afterwards appointed secretary to Pope Eugenius. He wrote, besides many other works, a "Commentary on the Philippics and other Orations of Cicero," and a "Comparison between Plato and Aristotle," (in Latin.)
He also translated many Greek books into Latin, among
which were Aristotle's "Rhetoric and Problems." Died

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" PAOLO GIOVIO, "Elogia Virorum illustrium;" Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Cave, "Historia Literaria."

George, [Γεώργιος,] SAINT, OF CAPPADOCIA, a celebrated ecclesiastic of the fourth century, rose, through the influence of the Arians, whose doctrines he professed, to be Archbishop of Alexandria in 354. Having, by his rapacity and his persecutions of both orthodox and pagans, incurred the hatred of the people, he was imprisoned, and, while awaiting his trial, taken away by force and murdered by the mob. He was canonized by George I, VLADIMIROVITCH, written also Juri or Jouri, Grand Duke of Russia, ascended the throne in He was the son of Vladimir Monomachos, who labout the time of Edward III. was generally regarded 1021

as the guardian saint of England. He was designated among the Greeks by the name of "Tropæophoros," (the "Trophy-bearer," or the "Victorious,") and was famed for having destroyed a terrible dragon, (supposed to be that mentioned in the book of Revelation.) Some writers have conjectured that there was another person of the same name to whom this achievement should be attributed.

See Mrs. Jameson, "Sacred and Legendary Art;" Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire," chap. xxi.; T. Lowick, "History of the Life and Martyrdom of Saint George," Peter Heylin, "Historie of that fanous Saint and Soldier of Jesus Christ, Saint George," 1631; John Milner, "Historical and Critical Inquiry into the Existence and Character of Saint George," 1795.

George Acropolita. See Acropolita. George, (Henry,) an American socialist, born at Philadelphia in 1839. Many years of his life have been spent in California. The best known of his writings is

"Progress and Poverty," (1881.)

George Pachymeres. See Pachymeres.

George Pis'i-dēš, [Gr. Γεώργως Πισίδης,] a Greek writer, lived in Constantinople in the seventh century. He was the author of a poem of three thousand verses on the Creation, and several works of a historical and ecclesiastical character.

See Cave, "Historia Literaria."

George Sand. See SAND.

George Scholarius. See Gennadius.
Georgel, zhor'zhêl', (Jean François,) a French ecclesiastic, born in Lorraine in 1731. He was secretary of embassy at Vienna in 1772, and soon after became grand vicar of Cardinal Prince Rohan, whose defence he managed in the affair of the diamond necklace. He died in 1813, leaving historical memoirs, which were published in 1817, (6 vols.) See "Edinburgh Review" for September, 1818.

Georges, gà-or/ges, (KARL ERNST.) a German lexicographer, born at Gotha in 1806. He published, in 1834, a "German-Latin Hand-Lexicon."

Georges-Weymer, zhorzh va'mair', (MARGUERITE,) one of the most celebrated French actresses of recent times, born at Bayeux about 1787, performed in Paris (1802) and other cities of Europe with brilliant success. Georgi. See Giorgi.

Georgi, gå-or/gee, (CHRISTIAN SIGISMUND,) a German biblical critic, born at Luckau in 1702, became professor of theology at Wittenberg in 1743. He published many dissertation on the sacred text. Died in 1771.

many dissertations on the sacred text. Died in 1771.

Geppert, gep/pert, (KARL EDUARD,) a meritorious German philologist and critic, born at Stettin in 1811.

He published, besides other works, "De Versu Glyconeo," ("On the Glyconian Verse," 1833,) a "Chronicle of Berlin," (3 vols., 1837-42,) and "On the Origin of the Homeric Poems," (2 vols., 1840.)

Geraldini, jà-rāl-dee'nee, (ALESSANDRO,) an Italian prelate, born in 1455, entered the service of Isabella of Spain, was appointed preceptor of the Infantas, and was afterwards ambassador to several European courts. He

afterwards ambassador to several European courts. He exerted his influence to promote the great enterprise of Columbus. He became Bishop of San Domingo in 1520. Died in 1525.

See B. DE LAS CASAS, "Historia general de las Indias."

Geramb, zheh-rôn', (FERDINAND,) BARON, a noted adventurer, of Hungarian extraction, born at Lyons in 1770. After fighting against the French in Austria and in Spain, he fell into the power of Napoleon, by whom he was imprisoned in 1812. On his release, in 1816, he became a monk of La Trappe, and rose to be procureur-général of the order. In 1831 he made a pilgrimage to Palestine, of which he published an account, written in French, (1844, 3 vols.) It has been translated into German, Italian, and Spanish. Died in 1848.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gerando, de, often written Degerando, deh zhehrôn'do', (Joseph Marie,) a distinguished French metaphysical philosopher, born at Lyons in 1772. He enof the Institute for an essay on the question, "What is the Influence of Signs on the Formation of Ideas?" He published this essay, with additions, with the title of "Des Signes et de l'Art de Penser," (1803,) and an im-

portant work, called "A Complete History of Systems of Philosophy considered in Relation to the Principles of Human Knowledge," (3 vols., 1803,) which opened to him the Academy of Inscriptions. He was appointed secretary-general of the ministry of the interior in 1804, master of requests in 1808, and member of the council of state in 1811. Under the restoration he retained the last named office. He gained a high reputation for of state in 1811. Under the restoration he retained the last-named office. He gained a high reputation for philanthropy by his labours and writings, one of which is entitled "On Public Beneficence," ("De la Bienfaisance publique," 4 vols., 1839.) He was called to the Chamber of Peers in 1837. Died in Paris in 1842.

See E. F. Jomard, "Discours sur la Vie et les Travaux du Baron Degerando," 1843; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Octavie Morel, "Essai sur la Vie de J. M. Baron Degerando," 1846; "North American Review," April, 1861.

Gerard See Gerard See Gerard

Gerard. See GIRARD. Ge-rard', (ALEXANDER,) a Scottish author and divine, born in the county of Aberdeen in 1728. In 1760 he became professor of theology in Marischal College, and in 1771 was appointed to fill the same chair in the University of King's College. Among his various works we may cite an "Essay on Taste," (1759,) for which a gold medal was awarded him by the Philosophical Society of Edinburgh, and "Dissertations on the Genius and Evidences of Christianity," (1766.) Died at Aberden in tree. deen in 1795.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Gerard, (Captain ALEXANDER,) son of Gilbert Gerard, noticed below, was born at Aberdeen about 1795. He spent many years in scientific explorations among the Himalayas. He died in 1840, leaving an "Account of Koonawur in the Himalaya," which was published

Gérard, zhà'rā'R', (BALTHASAR,) a Catholic fanatic, and a native of Franche-Comté, in France, is notorious as the assassin of William of Nassau, Prince of Orange. He was executed in July, 1584, a short time after he committed the deed; and Philip II. of Spain ennobled

Gérard, (FRANÇOIS,) an eminent painter of the French school, was born at Rome in 1770. He studied in Paris under David, and about 1795 produced his picture of "Belisarius." His "Battle of Austerlitz," painted at the request of Napoleon, is of immense size, (thirty feet wide by sixteen high,) and an admirable work of its kind. Among his other productions are "The Entrance of Henry IV. into Paris," "Saint Theresa," "Corinna at the Cape of Miseno," and "Thetis with the Armour of Achilles." Gérard was created by Napoleon an officer of the legion of house parking in Saint Mishel and of the legion of honour, chevalier of Saint Michael, and a member of the Institute, and was afterwards made a baron by Louis XVIII. Besides the works above mentioned, he painted a great number of portraits, including those of the Bonaparte family and other distinguished persons. As a painter of history and portraits, he ranks among the greatest European artists of recent times. Died in Paris in 1836.

See Charles Lenormant, "F. Gérard, Peintre d'Histoire; Essai de Biographie et de Critique," 1846; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gérard, (François Antoine,) a French general, born at Nancy in 1786, served with distinction in the campaign of 1814, and rendered important services to the Greek cause in 1829. In 1848 he became general of division. Died in 1856.

Gerard, (GILBERT,) a distinguished scholar and theologian, son of Dr. Alexander Gerard, was born at Aberdeen. He was the author of "Institutes of Biblical Criticism." Died in 1815.

Gerard, (James,) a surgeon and traveller, son of the preceding, was born at Aberdeen in 1795. He explored Hindostan, Thibet, and the Himalayas, in company with his brother Alexander, between 1818 and 1835. He died

in Bengal in 1835. **Gérard**, (Jean Ignace Isidore,) an eminent French artist and caricaturist, who assumed the name of GRAND-VILLE, was born at Nancy in 1803. He brought out in 1828 the first of a series of humorous sketches, entitled "Metamorphoses of the Day," which were exceedingly admired and at once established his reputation. After the passage of the law prohibiting political caricatures, he made illustrations for La Fontaine's and Florian's Fables, Béranger's Poems, "Gulliver's Travels," and other popular works. His "Speaking Animals," ("Animaux parlants,") in which he has represented animals with human physiognomies, is unsurpassed in its comic power and keen and delicate satire. His works are very numerous, and rank among the most perfect of their kind, both in conception and execution. He died in 1847, of grief caused by the sudden death of a favourite child. See "Dictionnaire de la Conversation."

Gerard or Gerarde, (JOHN,) an English surgeon and botanist, born at Nantwich in 1545. He had a large botanical garden in London, and was one of the first who introduced exotics. He wrote a general "History Company". tory of Plants," (1597,) which was highly esteemed. Died

about 1607.

Gérard, (JULES,) a French officer, surnamed "the Lion-Killer," born at Pignans in 1817. Having entered the army, he went to Africa in 1842, and became distinguished as a hunter. It is stated that he killed his twentyfifth lion in 1855. He published an account of his exploits, "The Lion-Hunt," ("La Chasse au Lion," 1855.) Died in 1864.

Gérard, (Louis,) a French botanist, born at Cotignac in 1733. He published in 1761 his "Flora Gallo-Provincialis," said to be the first work in which plants are

arranged according to a natural system. Died in 1819.

Gérard, (MAURICE ÉTIENNE,) COUNT, marshal and peer of France, born at Danvilliers in 1773. For his bravery at Austerlitz he was made a commander of the legion of honour on the field of battle, and was afterwards intrusted by Bernadotte with the command of the Saxon cavalry at Wagram. In the Russian campaign of 1812 he displayed signal courage at the taking of Smolensk and the passage of the Berezina. He had a principal share in the victory of Bautzen in 1813. Being severely wounded at Leipsic, he was obliged for a time to quit the army. On the return of Bonaparte from Elba, Gérard obtained the command of the army of the Moselle. When the battle of Waterloo was taking place, on the 18th of June, he urged Marshal Grouchy to advance towards the scene of action. After the accession of Louis Philippe, he was created marshal and peer of France, and minister of war, but, owing to infirm health, soon resigned this post to Marshal Soult. In 1835 he was made grand chancellor of the legion of honour. If died, according to the "Nouvelle Biographie Genérale,

in 1855.

See "Victoires et Conquêtes des Français," etc.; J. Nollet-Fabert, "Notice sur le Maréchal Gérard," 1852; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" L. de Loniènie, "Galerie des Contemporains."

Gérard, (PHILIPPE LOUIS,) a French ecclesiastic, cerard, (PHILIPPE LOUIS,) a French ecclesiashe, born in Paris in 1737, wrote a moral fiction called "The Count of Valmont, or the Wanderings of the Reason," (1774,) and "Study of the French Language, Rhetoric, and Philosophy." Died in 1813.

Gérard de Nerval. See Nerval.

Gérard de Rayneval. See Geldenhaur.

Gérard de Rayneval. See Rayneval.

Gerard Grock See Grock.

Gerard Groot. See GROOT.

Gerard of Cre-mo'na, [Lat. GHERAR'DUS CREMO-NEN'SIS; It. GHERARDO CREMONESE, gå-rar'do krå-mo-nā'šà; Fr. GÉRARD DE CRÉMONE, zhà'rār' deh krà'mon',] an Italian translator, was born at Cremona, in Lombardy, about 1114. He translated, it is said, seventy-six different works from the Arabic into Latin, chiefly relating to mathematics and medicine. Of these we may mention "Theory of the Planets," and the "Ars Parva" of Galen. Died in 1187.

See Boncompagni, "Della Vita, etc. di Gherardo Cremonese," etc.

Gérard Thom, zha'rān' ton, or Tenque, tonk, the founder and first grand master of the knights of the order of Saint John of Jerusalem, was born about 1040, on an island near the coast of Provence. He went to Jeruaslem when quite young, and was appointed superior of a hospital built for the benefit of pilgrims. Here he was held in great esteem, even by the Saracens, before the crusades began. The Moslems, suspecting Gerard of aiding the crusaders, put him in prison; but he was liberated by Godfrey of Bouillon. In 1100 he founded that

order of warrior monks which afterwards became so cele-Died in 1121.

See Michaud, "Histoire des Croisades;" Bosio, "Histoire de l'Ordre de Saint-Jean-de-Jérusalem;" D. Arbaud, "Dissertation historique sur le B. Gérard Tenque," 1851.

Gerardi. See GHERARDI.

Gerbais, zhêr'bà', (JEAN,) a French ecclesiastical writer, born near Rheims in 1629; died in 1699.
Gerbel, gêr'bel, [Lat. GERBE'LIUS,] (NIKOLAUS,) a German jurist, professor at Strasburg, born at Pforzheim, wrote "The Rise and Progress of the Anabaptists," and other works. Died in 1560.

Gerber, gër. 'ber, (Ernst Ludwig,) a German organist and writer on music, born at Sondershausen in 1746. He published a valuable "Historical and Biographical Lexicon of Musicians," (2 vols., 1790–92, and a more complete work, entitled "Neues historisch-biographisches Lexikon der Tonkünstler," (4 vols., 1810–14.) Died in 1819.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Gerberon, zhêrb'ron', (Gabriel,) a French Benedictine monk, born at Saint-Calais (Maine) in 1628. He became a zealous Jansenist, and was imprisoned for his opinions at Vincennes from 1706 to 1710. He wrote, besides many other works, a "History of Jansenism," (3 vols., 1700.) Died in 1711.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gerbert. See Sylvester II.

Gerbert, gen'bert, (Martin,) Baron von Hornau, (hor'nŏw,) a learned German priest and writer on music, who became Prince-Abbot of Saint-Blaise, was born at Horb, in Würtemberg, in 1720. His principal works are a history of church music, entitled "De Cantu et Musica sacra," (1774,) and "Ecclesiastical Writers on Sacred Music," ("Scriptores ecclesiastici de Musica sacra," etc., 3 vols., 1784,) which are highly esteemed. Died in 1793.

See J. B. Weiss, "Trauerrede auf den Fürst-Abbt M. Gerbert," 1793; Feris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Gerbet, zhêr'bà', (OLYMPE PHILIPPE,) a French ecclesiastic, born in 1798. He wrote, among other works, a "Sketch of Christian Rome," ("Esquisse de Rome chrétienne," 1844-50.) In 1853 he became Bishop of Perpignan.

Gerbier, zhêr'be-à', (Pierre Jean Baptiste,) a French lawyer and orator, born at Rennes in 1725, was

advocate to the Parliament of Paris. Died in 1788.

Gerbier d'Ouvilly, zhêr be-à' doo've'ye', (Sir Balthasar,) a Flemish architect and painter, born at Antwerp about 1592, visited England at an early age, and was successively patronized by James I., Charles I., and Charles II. He was employed by James to negotiate the marriage of Prince Charles with the Spanish Infanta. Among his best works is a portrait of the Duke of Buckingham on horseback. Gerbier designed the triumphal arches for the reception of Charles II. Died in 1667. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gerbillon, zhêr'be'yon', (Jean François,) a French Jesuit, born in 1634. In 1686 he went as a missionary to China, where, on account of his medical skill, he was received with great favour by the emperor. He wrote a "Relation" of eight journeys into Grand Tartary, the "Elements of Geometry," and "Geometry, Practical and Speculative." The last two were written in Chinese. Died at Pekin in 1707.

See MICHAULT, "Mélanges historiques et philologiques."

Gerbo, zhêr'bo', (Louis,) a Flemish painter, born at Bruges in 1761, worked some years in Paris, where he died in 1818.

Gerd, Gerda, or Gerde. See FREY.

Gerdes, ger'des, (DANIEL,) a meritorious German Protestant minister, born at Bremen in 1698. He became professor of theology at Groningen (one account says at Utrecht) in 1735. His chief work is a "History of the Reformation," (in Latin, 4 vols., 1744-52.) Died in 1767. See Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Gerdil, jêr-dèl' or jêr-dèl', (GIACINTO SIGISMONDO,) a learned Italian cardinal, born in Savoy in 1718. He became professor of philosophy at Turin, (1749,) and preceptor to the Prince of Piedmont, afterwards Charles

Emanuel IV. He was made a cardinal in 1777, and, soon after, prefect of the Propaganda. He wrote, besides other works in Latin, French, and Italian, "The Immateriality of the Soul demonstrated against Locke," etc., (1747,) and "Anti-Émile, or Reflections on the Theory and Practice of Education, against the Principles of J. J. Rousseau," (1763.) Died in 1802. See Fontana, "Elogio letterario del C. G. S. Gerdil," 1802; Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Gerdy, zhêr'de', (PIERRE NICOLAS,) a French phy-Gerdy, zher de', (PIERRE NICOLAS,) a French physician and surgeon, born at Loches (Aube) in 1797.

Among his works are "Physiology of the Sensations and Intelligence," (1846,) and "Practical Surgery," (3 vols., 1850-55.) Died in 1856.

Geree, ge-ree', ? (JOHN,) an English Puritan minister, born in Yorkshire in 1600. He preached at Saint Alban's and in London. Died in 1640.

and in London. Died in 1649.

Gerhard, gêr/hârt, (EDUARD,) a German archæologist, born at Posen in 1795. In 1822 he visited Rome, where he resided many years, and had a share in Plat-ner's "Description of Rome," which was conducted by Baron Bunsen. In conjunction with the latter and other savants, he founded at Rome the Institute for Archæological Correspondence. After his return, about 1837, he was appointed professor in the University of Berlin, and archæologist at the Royal Museum. Among his numerous treatises on ancient works of art, we may name "Greek and Etruscan Drinking-Cups," (1843,) "Vases of Apulia," and "Antique Sculpture," (1827–44.)

He died in 1867.

Gerhard, (EPHRAIM,) a German philosopher, born

Hayrote in Latin, "Delineation of in Silesia in 1682. He wrote, in Latin, "Delineation of Rational Philosophy." Died in 1718.

Gerhard, (JOHANN,) a learned Lutheran theologian, born at Quedlinburg in 1582, became professor of divinity at Jena in 1616, and was employed in missions by several princes. His "Meditationes Sacræ" (1627) were often reprinted, and translated into several landary of the professor of the propriet of the professor of the profess guages. He wrote other works, and was chief editor of the Bible of Weimar. Died at Jena in 1637.

See E. R. FISCHER, "Vita J. Gerhardi," 1723; ARNOLD, "Kirchen-und Ketzer-Historie."

Gerhard, (JOHANN ERNST,) a son of the preceding, born at Jena in 1621, was an Orientalist, and professor of history in his native city. He wrote "Harmony of Oriental Languages," and other treatises. Died in 1688. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Gerhard, (KARL ABRAHAM,) a German mineralogist, born in 1738, wrote an "Essay of a History of the Mineral Kingdom," (Berlin, 2 vols., 1781.) Died in 1821.

Gerhard Groot. See Groot.
Gerhardt, zhárár or gêr/hârt, (Charles Frédéric,) a French chemist, born at Strasbourg in 1816. He was professor of chemistry from 1844-48 at Montpellier, and removed thence to Paris, where he devoted himself to experiments on homologous series, the theory of types, and anhydrous acids. He proposed an improved classification of organic chemistry, and published an important "Treatise on Organic Chemistry," (4 vols., 1854-56.) In 1855 he became professor of chemistry at Strasbourg. Died in August, 1856.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gerhardt or Gerhard, (PAUI.,) a German Protestant divine and poet, born in Saxony about 1606. He was the author of a collection of hynns, which are greatly esteemed. He preached in Berlin and at Lübben. Died at Liibben in 1675.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" ERNST G. ROTH, "P. Gerhard nach seinem Leben und Wirken," 1829; LANGBECKER, "P. Gerhard's Leben und Lieder," Berlin, 1841; WILDENHAHN, "P. Gerhard: kirchengeschichtliches Lebensbild," etc., 2 vols., 1845, (translated into English by Mrs. STANLEY CARR, Loudon, 1846.)

Géricault, zha're'kō', (JEAN LOUIS THEODORE ANDRÉ,) a French painter, born at Rouen in 1790, studied under Vernet and Guérin, and about 1819 produced his master-piece, "The Shipwreck of the Medusa." His pictures of horses are greatly admired. Died in 1824.

See EMILE COQUATRIX, "Géricault, Prose et Vers," 1846; C.

See ÉMILE COQUATRIX, BLANC, "Géricault," Paris.

Gericke, gā'rīk-keh, (PETER,) a German physician and writer, born at Stendal in 1683; died in 1750.

Gering, gā'ring, (ULRIC,) a Swiss printer, who, with is associates, Crantz and Friburger, introduced the art f printing into France in 1469. The first work which of printing into France in 1469. The first work which they printed was the "Epistles of Gasparini Barzizza," Paris, (1470.) Died in Paris in 1510.

See Greswell, "Parisian Typography;" Lacaille, "Histoire de l'Imprimerie," etc.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," (by A. F. Diddt.)

Gerini, jà-ree'nee, (Gerino, jà-ree'no,) an Italian painter, born at Pistoia, lived about 1530. He was a pupil of Perugino, whose manner he adopted. Among his works is "The Miracle of the Loaves."

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Gerlach, ger'läk, (Benjamin Gottlieb,) a German philologist, born at Liegnitz in 1698, wrote an essay "On the Portable Chinese Temple," ("De Templo

Sinensi portatili," 1739.) Died in 1756.

Gerlach, (Franz Dorotheus,) a German philologist, born in Gotha in 1793, published editions of Sallust, and of the "Germania" of Tacitus, and wrote several historical treatises. He became professor of Greek at the University of Bâle in 1820.

Gerlach, (STEPHEN,) a German Protestant divine, born in Würtemberg in 1546, was chaplain to the imperial embassy at Constantinople for five years, (1573–78.)
He left a "Journal of the Embassy," (published in 1674,)
and several theological works. Died in 1612.
See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie,"

Gerlache, de, deh zhêr/läsh', (ÉTIENNE CONSTAN-TIN,) BARON, a Belgian historian and statesman, born in Luxembourg in 1785. He became a member of the Belgian Congress in 1830, president of the Chamber of Representatives in 1831, and president of the court of cassation in 1832 or 1833. He wrote several historical works, the most popular of which is a "History of the Kingdom of the Netherlands from 1814 to 1830," (2 vols., 1839.) He belonged to the Catholic conservative party. Gerle, zharl, (Dom Christophe Antoine,) a French

ecclesiastic, born in Auvergne in 1740, became an adherent of the fanatic Catherine Théot. Died about 1805.

Germain. See GERMANUS.

Germain, zhêr'mân', (CHARLES ANTOINE,) a French political orator, born at Narbonne about 1770. He was an ultra-republican in the Revolution, and became a strenuous opponent of the Directory, by whom he was banished in 1797. Died in 1835.

Germain, (MICHEL,) a French antiquary, born at Péronne in 1645; died in 1694. Germain, (PIERRE,) a distinguished carver on metals, born in Paris in 1647, was patronized by Louis XIV. Died in 1682.

Germain, [Lat. GERMA'NUS,] SAINT, OF AUXERRE was born at Auxerre, France, about 380 A.D. He was of illustrious birth, and was created duke of several French provinces by the emperor Honorius. He afterwards embraced an ecclesiastical life, and, on the death of Saint Amator, became Bishop of Auxerre. In 428, Germain was sent to Britain, where, meeting with great success in suppressing Pelagianism and promoting education, he remained nearly eighteen years. Died at Ravenna in 448.

See BAILLET, "Vies des Saints."

Germain, (SOPHIE,) a French lady, distinguished for her knowledge of mathematics, was born in Paris in 1776. In 1815 she obtained the prize offered by the Institute for the best essay on the vibration of elastic plates. She wrote, besides other works, "Researches on the Theory of Elastic Surfaces," (1821.) Died in 1831. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Germain, (THOMAS,) an architect and sculptor, a son of Pierre, noticed above, was born in Paris in 1673. He studied under the painter Boullongne, and subsequently at Rome, where he was principally employed in executing ornamental work in gold for different Euro-

pean monarchs. Died in 1748.

Germain de Paris, zhêk'mân' deh pā're', SAINT, born in Paris, of which city he became bishop in 554. He was distinguished for his great zeal for religion, and wrote some ecclesiastical works. Died in 576 A.D.

See DUPLESSY, "Histoire de Saint-Germain," 1841; GAILLET, "Vies des Saints."

Ger-man'i-cus, (CÆSAR,) a celebrated Roman general, born in 14 B.C., was the oldest son of Drusus Nero Germanicus, and brother of Claudius, who afterwards became emperor. At the request of Augustus Cæsar, Germanicus was adopted by his uncle Tiberius. When he was twenty years of age, he fought in Dalmatia and Pannonia with cuch distriction to the control of the contr l'annonia with such distinction that he obtained a triumph on his return to Rome. In 12 A.D. he became consul, and soon after received from Augustus the command of the legions on the Rhine. The news of the death of this emperor caused several of the legions of the Lower Rhine to break out in a dangerous mutiny while Germanicus was absent. On his return the soldiers desired to raise him to the imperial power; but he refused to accede to their wishes, and succeeded in restoring discipline. He immediately marched against the Germans, whom he defeated in several battles, repulsed the great German leader Arminius, and penetrated to the place where the legions of Varus had been destroyed. The next year he was victorious in two important battles fought against Arminius. Germanicus wished to remain in Germany another year, in order to complete its subjugation; but Tiberius, who was very jealous of the popularity of the conqueror, ordered him to return to Rome, where he was honoured with a brilliant triumph in 17 He was again chosen consul for the year 18, with A.D. He was again chosen consul for the year 18, with Tiberius as his colleague, and was sent to quell some serious disturbances which had broken out in the East. Having brought this expedition to a successful issue, he died at Antioch in the year 19, it is supposed from the effects of poison administered to him by the orders of the emperor and of Cneius Piso, Governor of Syria. Germanicus was greatly beloved by the Romans; and even the nations whom he vanquished regarded him as a noble and generous foe. He left, by his wife Agrippina, granddaughter of Augustus, several children, one of whom was the notorious Caligula. His daughter Agrippina became the mother of Nero.

See TACITUS, "Annales;" LOUIS DE BEAUFORT, "Histoire de C. Germanicus," 1741; LAGERLOEF, "Vita C. Germanici," Upsal, 1698; J. HILLEBRAND, "Germanicus," 2 vols., Frankfort, 1817.

Germanus. See GERMAIN.

Ger-mā'nus [Fr. GERMAIN, zhêr'man'] I., Patriarch of Constantinople, was an enemy of the Iconoclasts, and had a contest respecting the worship of images with the emperor Leo, by whom he was deposed in 730 A.D. Died about 740.

See CAVE, "Historia Literaria."

Germanus II. was elected Patriarch of Constantinople about 1224. He left numerous writings. Died about 1250.

Germanus III. became Patriarch of Constantinople

about 1265. He resigned in 1266 or 1267.

German y Llorente, Hêr-mân' e lo-rên'tà, (Ber-NARDO,) a distinguished Spanish painter, born at Seville in 1685. His chief work was a picture of the Virgin represented as a shepherdess. After this work, Murillo gave him the surname of "the Painter of Shepherdesses." Died in 1757.

Germany, EMPEROR OF. See William.

Germar, german, (Ernst Friedrich,) a German naturalist, born at Glauchau, in Saxony, in 1786, was appointed chief councillor of mines at Halle in 1844. He wrote a treatise "On the Petrifactions of the Coal Formation of Wettin," etc.

Germon, zhêr/mòn', (Barthélemi,) a French Jesuit, born at Orléans in 1662, distinguished himself in a con-

born at Orléans in 1663, distinguished himself in a controversy with Mabillon, and other Benedictines, in regard to ecclesiastical diplomatics. He wrote several works on this subject. Died in 1718.

See Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Germonio, jer-mo'ne-o, (ANASTASIO,) an Italian canonist, born near Parma in 1551. In 1608 he was appointed Archbishop of Tarantaise. He was the author of numerous ecclesiastical works. Died in 1627.

See TAISAND, "Vies des Jurisconsultes anciens et modernes."

He published a "Translation from Hesiod into Danish Verse," and an "Epitome of Danish Philology.' Died in 170**0.**

Gerner, (HENDRIK,) a naval architect, born at Copenhagen in 1742, wrote "Songs for the Amusement of Danish Sailors." Died about 1800.

Gerning, ger'ning, (JOHANN CHRISTIAN,) a German naturalist, born at Frankfort in 1746; died in 1802.

Gérôme, zhà'rōm', (JEAN LÉON,) a French painter, born at Vesoul (Haute-Saône) in 1824, was a pupil of Delaroche. He received a medal of the second class at the Paris Exposition of 1855, and was appointed a commander of the Legion of Honour in 1878. Among his works are "The Augustan Age," (1855,) "La Sortie du Bal masqué," "The Gladiators," "The Plague at Marseilles," and "L'Eminence Grise," (1874.)

Gerrard, OF HAARLEM, a Dutch oil-painter, born a'

Haarlem in 1460; died in 1488.

Gerrards, van, (G. P.,) a Dutch painter, born at
Amsterdam in 1607. Died in 1667.

Gerritsz, gerrits, (Dirck or Dirk,) a famous Dutch navigator, born at Enkhuisen about 1555. He made a voyage to China, the coasts of which he is said to have explored. He commanded one of the five vessels which in 1598 sailed to the South Sea and discovered land

dabout 64° south latitude. Died about 1602.

Ger'ry, (Elbridge,) an American statesman, born in Marblehead, Massachusetts, in 1744, graduated at Harvard in 1762. He was elected to the legislature of Massachusetts in 1772, and soon became a prominent political leader. Having been chosen a member of the Continental Congress in 1776, he signed the Declaration of Independence, and was placed on several important committees. He became chairman of the treasury board in 1780, and was a member of the convention which, in 1787, formed the Federal Constitution. About 1790 he was again elected to Congress, from which he retired in 1795, and was sent on a mission to France in 1797 with General Pinckney and Mr. Marshall. He was invited to remain when his colleagues were ordered by the French Directors to leave France; and he did remain. He joined the Democratic party, by which he was elected Governor of Massachusetts in 1810. He was elected Vice-President of the United States in 1812, when Madison was chosen President. Died in November,

See J. T. Austin, "Life of Elbridge Gerry;" Goodrich, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence."

Gersdorf, gers'dorf, (Johann,) a German physician and surgeon, practised at Strasburg about 1520-40. He published a "Manual of Surgery," (1517.)

Gersdorf, (KARL FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a German

general, born at Lobau in 1765. After the alliance of Saxony with France, he fought for Napoleon in the cam-

paigns of 1809, 1810, and 1812. Died in 1829.

Gerson, de, deh zhêr'sôn', (Jean Charlier—shār'-le-\frac{1}{2}',) surnamed THE MOST CHRISTIAN DOCTOR, was born at the village of Gerson, near Rheims, in 1363. Soon after completing his studies he became chancellor of the University of Paris and canon of Notre-Dame. Having boldly denounced the assassins of the Duke of Orléans, he was persecuted by the Duke of Burgundy, his house was pillaged by a mob, and he saved his life only by concealing himself. He was one of the most energetic members of the Council of Pisa, which deposed the rival popes Benedict XIII. and Gregory XII. and elected Alexander V. He afterwards exerted a great influence at the Council of Constance, which deposed Pope John XXIII. Gerson sat in this council as the ambassador of the French king and the representa-tive of the Church of France and of the University. While at this place, he had a fierce disputation with John Huss. Gerson always maintained that the Church had the right to make any reforms, even without the consent of the pope. Owing to the enmity of the party of the Duke of Burgundy, he went from Constance to Bavaria disguised as a pilgrim. After remaining in Germany sev-Germyn, Hêr-mīn', (SIMON,) a Dutch landscape-painter, born at Dort about 1650; died in 1719.

Gerner, gêr'ner, (Hendrik,) a Danish author, born at Copenhagen in 1629, became Bishop of Viborg in Theologiæ,") and is supposed by some to have been the author of the "Imitation of Jesus Christ," which has generally been attributed to Thomas a Kempis.

See LÉCUV, "Essai sur la Vie de J. Gerson," 1832; Von der HARDT, "Gersoniana;" THOMASSV, "Jean Gerson," 1843; C. SCHMIDT, "Essai sur Gerson," 1839; "Nouvelle Biographie Géné-rale."

Gerstäcker or Gerstaecker, gerstekskiker, (FRIED-RICH,) a German traveller and writer, born at Hamburg in 1816. In 1837 he visited the United States, where he spent six years, and after his return published "Wanderings and Hunting Excursions through the United States of North America," "The River-Pirates of the Mississippi," and other works of fiction. Died at Vienna in 1872.

Gersten, or Gerstein, (CHRISTIAN LUDWIG,) a German mathematician, born in 1701 at Giessen, where he became professor of mathematics in 1733. He was imprisoned twelve years (1748-60) for writing an offensive letter to the Landgrave of Hesse-Darmstadt. Died in 1762.

Gerstenberg, (HEINRICH WILHELM,) a German littérateur, born at Tondern in 1737. He wrote a successful tragedy, entitled "Ugolino." Died in 1823.

Gerster, (ETELKA,) a Hungarian singer, was born in 1857. She has sung with immense success at Berlin, in Italy, Austria, Russia, England, and elsewhere. first appearance in London was in the part of "La Somnambula," in 1877.

Gerstner, von, (FRANZ ANTON,) a German engineer, born at Prague in 1795, was appointed in 1818 professor of geometry in Vienna. In 1834 he laid the foundation of the railway from Saint Petersburg to Tsarkoe-Selo, the first made in Russia. Died in 1840.

Gerstner, von, (Franz Joseph,) an eminent German astronomer and mechanician, the father of the preceding, was born in Bohemia in 1756. He was professor of mathematics at Prague, and published, besides other works, a "Hand-Book of Mechanics," (3 vols., 1838-41.) Died in 1832.

See Bolzano, "Leben des F. J. Ritter von Gerstner," 1837.

Gertrude, jer'trood, SAINT, Abbess of Nivelle, was

Gertrude, jer'trood, SAINT, Abbess of Nivelle, was born in Brabant about 626 A.D.; died in 659.

Gérusez or Géruzez, zhà'rū'zà', (EUGÈNE,) a French littérateur, born at Rheims in 1799. He was the substitute (suppléant) of Villemain in the chair of literature at Paris from 1833 to 1852. He published a "Course of Philosophy," (1833,) which is commended, and "Essays on Literary History," (2 vols., 1853.)

Gervaise. See GERVASE.

Gervaise. zhèn'yha'. (Enangers Angersa) a Essay.

Gervaise, zhêr'vaz', (FRANÇOIS ARMAND,) a French writer, and abbot of the order of La Trappe, born in Paris about 1660. Among his works are the "Lives of many of the Christian Fathers," a "Life of Abelard and Héloise," (2 vols., 1720,) and a "Life of Saint Paul," (3 vols., 1734.) Died in 1751.

See SAINT-SIMON, "Mémoires;" MARSOLLIER, "Vie de l'Abbé de Rancé."

Gervaise, (NICOLAS,) a French ecclesiastic, brother of the preceding, was born in Paris about 1662. quite young, he went as a missionary to Siam, where he remained four years. In 1724 the pope appointed him Bishop of Horren, and soon after sent him to America, where in 1729 he and all his companions were massacred by the Caribs. Gervaise wrote a "Natural and Political History of the Kingdom of Siam," (1688.)

See Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique." Gervase, jer'vas or jer-vāz', [Lat. Gerva'sius,] of Canterbury, an English monk and historian of the thirteenth century, wrote a "Chronicle of the Kings of England," and a "History of the Archbishops of Can-terbury."

Gervase [Fr. Gervais, zhêr'và'; Ger. Gerva'sius] of Tilbury, a historian of the thirteenth century, and marshal of the kingdom of Arles, in France, was born at Tilbury, in Essex. He is said to have been the nephew of King Henry II. of England. Among his works are a "History of Britain," and a history of the kings of England and France, entitled "Otia Imperialia."

See T. WRIGHT, "Biographia Britannica Literaria."

Gerville, de, deh zhêr'vel', (CHARLES ALEXIS ADRIEN du Hérissier—dü hà're'se-à',) a French anti-

quary, born at Gerville, near Coutances, in 1769. He wrote treatises on French antiquities. Died in 1853. Gervinus, ger-vee'nus, (Georg Gottfried,)

eminent German historian and critic, born at Darmstadt in May, 1805. He became professor of history and literature at Göttingen in 1836, but was removed in 1837 because he signed a protest against the abolition of the constitution of Hanover. He published an important work, called "History of the National Poetic Literature of the Germans," (3 vols., 1835–38,) and, as a continuation or complement of the same, "Neuere Geschichte der poetischen National-Literatur der Deutschen," (2 vols., 1840–42.) He was chosen professor at Heidelberg in 1844. Among his works is an excellent critical essay. in 1844. Among his works is an excellent critical essay on "Goethe's Correspondence," (1836,) a "Study of Shakspeare," (4 vols., 1850,) and a "History of the Nineteenth Century," (3 vols., 1858.) He was a leader of the Liberal party and member of the National Assembly to Excellent in 1888. sembly at Frankfort in 1848. He afterwards advocated republican principles.

See Saint-René Taillandier, in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," 1856; and his "Études sur l'Allemagne;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ge'ry̆-on or **Ge-rÿ'o-nẽs̄**, [Gr. Γηρνόνης,] a monster of classic mythology, represented as having three heads, or the bodies of three men united. One of the labours imposed on Hercules was to bring the oxen of Geryon

imposed on Hercules was to bring the oxen of Geryon from an island on which they were kept. Hercules accomplished the task, and slew Geryon.

Geselschap, Hā'sel-skāp', (EDUARD,) a Dutch painter of history and genre, born at Amsterdam in 1814. Among his earlier productions are "The Adoration of the Magi," and "Gustavus Adolphus at Lützen." His later works represent scenes of German life, and display much ima-

gination.

Gesenius, ge-see'ne-us or gå-zā'ne-us, (FRIEDRICH HEINRICH WILHELM,) an eminent German Orientalist and biblical critic, was born at Nordhausen on the 3d of February, 1785. He studied at Göttingen, and became professor of theology at Halle in 1811. He published a "Hebrew Gramman," "Hebrew and Chaldee Hand Levison for the Old Testement" (1822 and which Hand-Lexicon for the Old Testament," (1810-12,) which has been translated into English and Latin, "On the Origin, Nature, and Authority of the Samaritan Pentateuch," ("De Pentateuchi Samaritani Origine, Indole," etc., 1815,) "Critical History of the Hebrew Language and Writing," (1815,) and a translation of the prophet Isaiah, with a historical, critical, and philological compentary. He was also a contributor to Fresh and mentary. He was also a contributor to Ersch and Gruber's "Encyklopaedie." As a theologian, Gesenius belonged to the philosophical and critical school. Died at Halle in October, 1842.

See "Gesenius, eine Erinnerung an seine Freunde," 1843; "Nouvelle Biographie Genérale."

Gesenius, (WILHELM,) a German medical writer, born in the duchy of Brunswick in 1760. He practised at Nordhausen. Died in 1801.

Ges'ner, (ABRAHAM,) M.D., a geologist of the present age, born at Cornwallis, Nova Scotia. He published

age, born at Cornwains, Nova Scotia. He published a treatise "On the Mineralogy and Geology of Nova Scotia," (1847.) He is said to have discovered keroseal gas. Died in 1864.

Gesner, ges'ner, (ANDREAS SAMUEL,) a German teacher, born at Roth (Anspach) in 1690, was a brother of Johann Matthias, whom he aided in the "Thesaurus Linguæ Latinæ," ("Treasury of the Latin Tongue.") Died in 1778

Died in 1778.

Gesner, (CONRAD,) a celebrated Swiss naturalist and scholar, whom Cuvier calls a "prodigy of application, learning, and sagacity," was born at Zurich on the 26th of March, 1516. He studied languages and sciences at the studied languages and sciences at the studied languages. Zurich, Bourges, Bâle, etc., and, after teaching Greek three years at Lausanne, took the degree of doctor of medicine at Bâle about 1540. He practised medicine at Zurich. In 1545 he published the first volume of his famous "Bibliotheca Universalis," the first great work

on bibliography which the moderns have produced. The second volume, called "Pandectes," appeared in 1548.

From his youth he had conceived the plan of an extensive work on natural history, in prosecution of which he travelled in Germany and other countries. His "His-

tory of Animals" ("Historiæ Animalium") is perhaps the work by which he has gained the most durable reputation. The first part of it was published in 1551. "This work," says Cuvier, "may be considered as the basis of all modern zoology; copied almost literally by Aldrovandus, abridged by Johnston, it has become the foundation of much more recent works; and more than one famous author has borrowed from it nearly all of his learning. He deserved their confidence by his accu-

racy, his clearness, his good faith, and sometimes by the sagacity of his views."

Gesner also acquired celebrity as a botanist. He formed a botanic garden at Zurich, and designed or painted with his own hand more than fifteen hundred plants for a History of Plants which he projected and left unfinished. His engravings were used in the "Epitome Mathioli de Plantis," published by Camerarius in Schmiedel in 1754. "He has the credit," says Hallam, of having discovered the true system of classifying plants according to the organs of fructification, which, however, he does not seem to have made known, nor work his betaviet mittings published till the latest according to the organs of the control of were his botanical writings published till the last century. Gesner was the first who mentions the Indian sugar-cane and the tobacco." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") In 1556 he published a valuable translation of the works of Ælian into Latin. His "Mithridates sive de Differentiis Linguarum" ("On the Differences of Languages") is an effort on a great scale to arrange the various languages of mankind by their origin and analogies. He died at Zurich in December, 1565, leaving a good reputation for piety and virtue.

See SIMLER, "Vita C. Gesneri," 1556; Life by Schmiedel, pre-fixed to Gesner's botanical works; HALLER, "Bibliotheca Botanica;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" J. HANHART, "C. Gesner, Beitrag zur Geschichte des wissenschaftlichen Strebens," etc., 1824.

Gesner, (JEAN,) a Swiss botanist, born at Zurich in 1709. At the University of Leyden he formed a lifelong friendship with the great Haller. He taught mathematics and physics about forty years in the Academy of Zurich. Haller's "Description of Swiss Plants," says the "Biographie Universelle," was in great part the work of Gesner, who, through modesty, declined to attach his name to the work. He wrote another botanical work, the "Tabulæ Phytographiæ," which was published after his death, and is highly commended. Died in 1790.

See "Biographie Médicale;" H. C. Hirzel, "Denkrede auf J. Gesner," 1790; RUDOLPH WOLF, "J. Gesner, Freund von Haller," etc., 1846.

Gesner, (Jean Jacques,) a Swiss antiquary, brother of the preceding, born at Zurich in 1707. He was professor of Hebrew at Zurich from 1740 until his death. His favourite study was numismatology. He wrote a work entitled "All Ancient Coins of Nations and Cities," ("Numismata antiqua Populorum et Urbium omnia,") in which he attempted to present all Greek and Roman medals. It contains many errors. Died in 1787.

Gesner, (Johann Matthias,) an eminent German scholar, born near Nuremberg in 1691, became professor of eloquence at Göttingen, (1734.) He published excellent editions of Horace, Quintilian, Claudian, and the "Scriptores de Re Rustica," ("Writers on Agriculture,") also a compilation entitled "New Treasure of the Roman Language," etc., ("Novus Linguæ et Eruditionis Romanæ Thesaurus," 4 vols., 1749.) Died in 1761. See J. D. MICHAELIS, "Memoria J. M. Gesneri," 1761; JOHANN AUGUST ERNESTI, "Narratio de J. M. Gesnero," 1762.

Gessi, jês'see, (GIOVANNI FRANCESCO,) an Italian painter, called the "Second Guido," ("Guido Secondo,") was born at Bologna in 1588. He was a pupil of Guido, whose manner he imitated with success. He is said to have equalled that master in freedom and firmness of touch and in mellowness of colour. Among his works are a "Virgin and Child," and a "Repose in Egypt." He died in 1625, or, according to some writers, in 1649.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy." Gessner, ges'ner, or Gesner, (Salomon,) a Swiss poet and artist, born at Zurich in 1730. In 1754 he brought out his poem of "Daphnis," which was followed by "Inkle and Yarico," and a volume of "Idyls," all of which were very favourably received, both in Germany learned Swedish ecclesiastic, born in 1736. He pub-

and France. His "Death of Abel," a kind of prose poem, appeared in 1758. As a landscape-painter, Gessner holds a high rank, and his engravings after his own pictures are of superior merit. His poetry, though distinguished for allowance of language and fine presifection. tinguished for elegance of language and fine versification,

gives unreal delineations of life, and no longer enjoys its former popularity. He died at Zurich in 1787.

See HOTTINGER, "S. Gessner," Zurich, 1796; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Filippo Mordani, "Elogio storico di S. Gessner," 1840; MEYER, "Denkmal S. Gesner's in Zurich," 1790; BERTOLA, "Elogio di S. Gesner," 1789.

Gestrin, yês-treen', (John,) a Swedish mathematician, who lived under the reign of Gustavus Adolphus.
Gesualdo, ja-soo-âl'do, (Carlo,) Prince of Venosa,

an Italian amateur musician, lived about 1580. He composed madrigals, which were published in 1595. He excelled in pathos.

Ge'ta, (SEPIIMUS ANTONINUS,) Emperor of Rome, colleague and younger brother of Caracalla, and son of Septimus Severus, was born in Milan about 190 A.D. His disposition appears to have been as open and generous as that of his brother was treacherous and cruel. Caracalla, envious of the great popularity of his brother, and also being determined to reign alone, made several attempts to assassinate him. He accomplished this in 212, by concealing some centurions in the apartments of Julia, the mother of the emperors. Geta was holding a conference with his mother when the assassins killed him and wounded her while she endeavoured to shield him.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" TILLE-MONT, "Histoire des Empereurs Romains;" Wm. Musgraue, "Geta Britannicus, avec des Notes par Isaac Casaubon, Janus Gruter et Claude Saumaise," London, 1716.

Geth'in, (Lady Grace,) born in Somerset, England, in 1676, wrote a book entitled "Reliquiæ Gethinianæ," containing essays on love, friendship, death, courage, and several other subjects. Congreve has highly eulogized this work in one of his poems. She died in 1697. beautiful monument was erected to her niemory in Westminster Abbey.

See Ballard, "Memoirs of Several Ladies of Great Britain."

Geulinex, Huh'links or zhuh'lanks', (ARNOLD,) a learned Flemish Protestant theologian and Cartesian philosopher at Louvain, born at Antwerp about 1625. He wrote several philosophical and metaphysical works, one of which is called "Metaphysica vera," (1691.) Died in 1669.

See Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Geuns, van, van Huns, (Stephen Jan,) a Flemish physician and naturalist, born at Groningen in 1767. He wrote several botanical and medical works, and enriched Gorter's "Flora of Holland" with two hundred species

of plants. Died in 1795.

Geusau, von, fon goi'zŏw, (Levin,) a Prussian general, born near Eisenach in 1734, served with distinction in the Seven Years' war. Died in 1808.

Gevaerts. See Gevaerts, gà-varts', (Jan Kaspar,) a celebrated Belgian philologist, born at Antwerp in 1593. In 1611 he was created councillor of state, and historiographer, by the emperor Ferdinand III. of Germany. He wrote Latin poems, and other works. Died many. in 1666.

Geyer. See Geijer, (Eric Gustaf.)
Geyer, gī'er, (Henry Sheffie,) an American jurist,
born at Fredericktown, Maryland, in 1790, settled at
Saint Louis, Missouri, about 1812. He was elected to

the legislature of Missouri several times, and took an important part in revising the statutes of that State in 1825. In 1851 he was chosen a Senator of the United

States. Died in 1859.

Geyger. See Geiger.

Geyler or Geiler, gi'ler, (Johann,) a Swiss preacher, born at Schaffhausen in 1445; died at Strasburg in 1510.

Geyser, gi'zer, (Christian Theophilus,) a skilful German engraver, born at Görlitz in 1742. Among his productions are landscapes after Wouwer. most admired productions are landscapes after Wouwer-

lished a "Biographical Dictionary of the Illustrious Men of Sweden," (3 or 4 vols., 1776-78.) Died in 1789. See "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Gezelius, (JOHAN,) a prelate of Finland, born in He became professor of theology and Greek at Dorpat, in Livonia, and in 1664 was ordained Bishop of Abo. He wrote a valuable "Commentary on the Bible" in the Swedish language, and several works in Latin. Died in 1690.

See Achrelius, "Oratio in exequias J. Gezelii," 1690; J. J. TENGSTROEM, "Biskopen i Åbo Stift J. Gezelii den äldres Minne,"

Gezelius, (JOHAN,) a son of the preceding, born in 147. He became Bishop of Åbo in 1690, and finished his father's commentary or translation of the Bible. He also wrote "Nomenclator Adami." Died in 1718.

Gfrörer, gfrö'rer, (August Friedrich,) a German historian, born at Calw, in Würtemberg, in 1803, became in 1846 professor at the Catholic University of Freiburg. He published, among other works, a "Universal Church History," and "Gustavus Adolphus of Sweden and his Times," (1835.)

Ghasnevides. See Gaznevides.

Ghasnewiden. See Gaznevides.

Ghasnewiden. See Gaznevides.
Ghâzân, gắ'zẫn', (written also Kâzân,) Khan, a
Mongol sovereign of Persia, born about 1270, was a son of Argoon (Argoun) Khan. He began to reign while still very young, but met at first with much opposition. In 1294 he renounced Booddhism, after which many of the Mohammedan chiefs, who had previously opposed him, joined his cause. He extended his empire by conquest from the river Jihon to the Persian Gulf on the south and Syria on the west. He died in 1304. He was a man of great talents and are acquirements. Few is a man of great talents and rare acquirements. Few, if any, among his numerous subjects, were more thoroughly acquainted than he with the history of the ancient Mongols. His government, though severe, appears to have been, on the whole, just and enlightened. For a partic-ular account of his reign, see the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ghaznevides. See GAZNEVIDES.
Ghazzâlee, (or Ghazzali,) Al. See ABOO-HAMID-

MOHAMMED.

Ghedini, gà-dee'nee, (FERDINANDO ANTONIO,) an Italian naturalist and poet, born at Bologna in 1684; died in 1767.

Ghelen. See GELENIUS.

Gherardesca, ga-rān-des'kā, a celebrated noble family of Tuscany, of the thirteenth century. They were opposed to the other families of nobles, and placed themselves at the head of the popular party.

Gherardesca, (FAZIO or BONIFACIO,) appointed chief of the republic of Pisa in 1329, threw off the yoke of the emperor Louis of Bavaria, and concluded an honourable peace with the Guelphs. Died in 1340.

Gherardesca, (FILIPPO,) a distinguished Italian com-

poser, born at Pistoia in 1730; died in 1808.

Gherardesca, (Ugolino,) Count of, an Italian soldier, who endeavoured to usurp the government of Pisa, but failed and was banished from that city. He then He then joined the army of Florence, which enabled him to succeed in his projects in 1284. He afterwards governed so despotically that a conspiracy was formed against him, with Ubaldini, the Archbishop of Pisa, at its head. Ugolino was attacked in his palace, where, after a brave defence, he was captured, with three sons and one grandson. By the archbishop's orders, they were all imprisoned in the tower, where they were starved to death, (1288.) This is the Gherardesca of Dante's death, (1288.) "Inferno."

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gherardi, ga-rān'dee, (Antonio,) a painter of the Roman school, born in Umbria in 1644; died in 1702. Gherardi, (Christofano,) called Doceno, (do-chā'-

no,) a painter of the Florentine school, born at Borgo San Sepolcro in 1500. He assisted Vasari in his works.

Died in 1556.

Gherardi, (FILIPPO,) an Italian painter, born at Lucca in 1643, was a pupil of Pietro da Cortona. Among his works is the "Battle of Lepanto." Died in 1704.

Gherardi del Testa, gà-rar'dee del tes'ta, (Tom-MASO,) COUNT, an Italian dramatist, born near Pisa in "Mad Ambition," ("Una folle Ambizione.") He composed about forty dramas, and a popular poem, entitled "The Creator and his World," ("Il Creatore ed il suo Mondo,") with other poetical works.

Gherardini, gå-rar-dee'nee, (ALESSANDRO,) a painter, born at Florence in 1655. A picture of the "Crucifixion" is called his master-piece. Died in 1723.

Gherardo da Sabbionetta, gå-rår'do då såb-be-onet'tå, a celebrated Italian physician and astrologer, born near Cremona between 1200 and 1250. He translated into Latin the works of Avicenna and Almansor.

See Boncompagni, "Della Vita e delle Opere di Gherardo da Sabbionetta;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Ghesquière, de, deh ges'ke-air', (Joseph.) a Jesuit and antiquarian writer, born at Courtrai, in Belgium, in

1736; died in 1802.

Gheyn, de, deh gin or Hin, (JACOB,) THE ELDER, a noted Flemish painter and engraver, born at Antwerp

in 1565; died in 1615.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Gheyn, de, (JACOB,) THE YOUNGER, an engraver, born at Antwerp about 1610; died about 1660.

Ghezzi, gêt'see, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian painter, born in 1634. He adorned several churches of Rome. Died in 1721.

Ghezzi, (PIETRO LEONE,) a painter and engraver, son of the preceding, was born at Rome in 1674, and excelled in enamel-work and engraving on stones. He was celled in enamel-work and engraving on stones. He was employed by Pope Clement XI. His prophet Micah, in the church of San Giovanni Laterano, is commended. Died in 1755. See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Ghezzi, (Sebastiano,) an Italian painter and architect, the father of Giuseppe, noticed above, was born near Ascoli about 1600; died about 1650.
Ghiberti, ge-ber'tee, (Lorenzo,) the greatest sculptor

of his time, born at Florence in 1378, was also a painter. He received lessons in design from Bartoluccio, a gold-smith, and opened a new era in the art of sculpture by a restoration of the antique style. In 1400 he produced a design for a bronze gate of the baptistery of Saint John at Florence, which was preferred to those of his competi-tors, among whom was Brunelleschi. He spent twenty years on this bronze gate, which represents scenes from the New Testament. He afterwards executed for the same building another gate, superior to the first. Michael Angelo extolled one or both of these works as worthy to adorn the entrance to Paradise. Among his master-pieces were a statue of Saint Matthew, and the bas-reliefs of the shrine of San Zenobi. "These works," says the "Biographie Universelle," referring to the second gate of the baptistery and the shrine of San Zenobi, "are remarkable for the propriety of the composition, the truth of the attitudes, the accuracy and firmness of the outlines, and the vivacity and dignity of the expression.' He was chosen a colleague of Brunelleschi in the erection of the Duomo of Florence. Died about 1455.

See August Hagen, "Chronik seiner Vaterstadt von Lorenz Ghiberti," 1833; Cicognara, "Storia della Scultura;" Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Vasari, "Lives of the Painters and Sculptors;" Gonelli, "Elogio di L. Ghiberti," etc., 8vo, 1822.

Ghica or Ghica. See Ghika.

Ghika, gee'kâ, Ghica, or Ghicca, (Gregory,) became Hospodar of Moldavia in 1662. He was deposed by the grand vizier Kuprili in 1673, and died about 1680. Ghika or Ghica, (GREGORY,) a dragoman at the Ot-

toman Porte. Having been taken prisoner by the Russians, he was sent to Saint Petersburg. Through the influence of the empress Catherine II., he was appointed in 1774 Prince of Moldavia. He was assassinated in 1775 he was assassinated in 1776 he was assassinated.

1777, by order of the Sultan.

Ghika, (Gregory,) was Hospodar of Moldavia and ruler of Wallachia for many years in the first half of the

eighteenth century.

Ghika, (Gregory,) Hospodar of Moldavia, born in Moldavia in 1807. He became he adopted several liberal measures. He became hospodar in 1849, and peral measures. He was removed by the Turkish Sultan in 1856. Died in 1857.

Ghilini, ge-lee'nee, (GIROLAMO,) a learned Italian priest, born at Monza in 1589, published a work entitled "Theatre of Literary Men," ("Teatro d'Uomini letterati," (1633.) Died about 1670.

Ghingi, gen'jee, (Francesco,) a celebrated Italian gem-engraver, born at Florence in 1689. He executed a "Venus de Medici" carved from a piece of amethyst weighing eighteen pounds. This master-piece afterwards came into the possession of Augustus III. of Poland. His works are by some esteemed equal to the finest antiques. Died in 1766.

Ghini, gee'nee, (Luca,) an Italian botanist, born near Imola in 1500. He taught botany at Pisa, where he

planted a botanic garden. Died in 1556.

Ghirlandaio, geer-lan-dī'o or gen-lan-da'yo, a celebrated painter, whose proper name was DOMENICO CORRADI or CURRADO, was born at Florence about 1450. He excelled in invention, and was the first Florentine who attained skill in aerial perspective. He painted many scenes from the life of the Virgin Mary and John the Baptist. Among his chief works are "The Massacre of the Innocents," "The Death of Saint Francis," and "The Calling of Saint Peter and Andrew," which is still preserved in the Sistine Chapel, Rome. Michael Angelo was one of his pupils. Died in 1495. His brothers BENEDETTO and DAVID were painters of inferior ability.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" Mrs. JAMESON, "Memoirs of Early Italian Painters."

Ghirlandaio, (RIDOLFO,) a skilful painter, son of the preceding, born at Florence in 1482. He was the master of a numerous school. "The Coronation of the Virgin" is one of his most admired works. His genius is said to have resembled that of Raphael, whose friendship he enjoyed. He had a talent for the imitation of nature, with the addition of ideal charms. Died in 1560.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Ghisi, (Adamo.) See Mantuano. Ghisi, (Diana.) See Mantuana.

Ghisi, gee'see, (Teodoro,) an Italian painter of the Mantuan school, was a brother of Giorgio Ghisi, surnamed Mantuano, and lived about 1530-80. He was a pupil of Giulio Romano, some of whose works he

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Ghisleri. See Pius V. Ghisolfi, ge-sol'fee, (Giovanni,) an Italian painter, born at Milan in 1624. He worked with success at Rome, Genoa, Milan, and Naples. Died in 1683.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Giaber. See GEBER.

Giacobbi, jā-kob'bee, or Giacobi, jā-ko'bee, (Giro-LAMO,) an Italian composer, born at Bologna in 1575. He excelled in sacred music, and composed several operas, said to have been the first performed in Europe. Died in 1650.

Giacomelli, jå-ko-mel'lee, (MICHELANGELO,) an Italian translator, born at Pistoia in 1695, became Archbishop of Chalcedon in 1761. He translated into Italian the "Electra" of Sophocles, (1754,) and other Greek works. His versions were highly esteemed. Died in 1774.

See A. M. MATANI, "Elogio storico di M. A. Giacomelli," 1775.

Giacuinto or Giacquinto, jâ-kwen'to, (CORRADO, kor-râ'do,) an Italian painter, born at Molfetta about 1695. He went to Madrid, and became first painter to He king about 1752. Died in 1765.

Giafar. See JAAFAR.

Giambelli. See GIANIBELLI.

Giamberti. See SAN GALLO.

Giambullari, jam-bool-la'ree, (BERNARDO,) an Italian

poet, born at Florence about 1450.
Giambullari, (PIETRO FRANCESCO,) a son of the preceding, was born at Florence about 1495. He wrote, besides other works, "Rules for Writing and Speaking the Tuscan Language," (1549.) Died in 1564.

Giampaolo, jâm-pŏw'lo or jâm-pã'o-lo, (PAOLO NICCOLÒ,) an Italian writer, born in the kingdom of Naples

He became a member of Joseph Bonaparte's f state in 1807. His chief work is "Dialogues in 1757. He became a member of Joseph Borcouncil of state in 1807. His chief work is "I on Religion," (4 vols., 1815–28.) Died in 1832.

Gianibelli, jå-ne-bel'lee, or Giambelli, jåm-bel'lee, (FEDERIGO,) an Italian mechanician and pyrotechnist, who lived about 1570-90. He was the projector of the "infernal machines" which did such fearful execution against the troops of Parma, near Antwerp, April, 1585. See Motley, "United Netherlands," vol. i. p. 189.

Giannettasio, ján-nét-tá'se-o, (NICCOLO Partenio-Giannettiasio, jan-net-ta'se-o, (NICCOLO Partenio—par-tā'ne-o,) a Latin poet and Jesuit, born at Naples in 1648. He published in 1685 a didactic poem on navigation, entitled "Piscatoria et Nautica." The nobleness, facility, and harmony of his poetry are praised by Ginguene. He wrote other poems. Died in 1715.

Giannetti, jān-net'tee, (FILIPPO,) an able landscapepainter, born at Messina. He worked at Naples, where he died in 1702.

Gianni, jān'nee (FRANCESCO) an Italian poet and

Gianni, jân'nee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian poet and improvisator, born at Rome in 1759. He went to Paris about 1800, and obtained a pension from Bonaparte, whose victories he had celebrated. Died in Paris in 1822.

Giannini, jan-nee'nee, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian physi-

cian, born near Milan in 1773, published several valuable medical works. He practised at Milan. Died in 1818.

Giannone, jān-no'nā, (PIETRO,) an eminent Italian historian, born at Ischitella, in the kingdom of Naples, in 1676. He studied law, and practised as an advocate at Naples. He devoted many years to the composition of a "History of the Kingdom of Naples," ("Storia civile del Regno di Napoli," 4 vols., 1723,) in which he attacked the temporal power of the pope and censured the abuses of the Roman Catholic Church. He was excommunicated by the Archbishop of Naples, and, to escape the violence of the clerical party, he retired to Vienna about 1723. He received from the emperor Charles VI. an annual pension of one thousand florins. Having in a subsequent work avowed opinions which were considered heterodox, he was deprived of his penwrote a work entitled "Il Triregno, ossia del Regno del Cielo, della Terra e del Papa," ("The Triple Kingdom, or the Kingdom of Heaven, of the Earth, and of the Pope,") which was never printed. In this work he opposed the Catholic dogmas of purgatory, the eucharist, etc. Having been enticed into Savoy by Joseph Guastaldi in 1736, he was arrested by the order of the King of Sardinia, and confined in prison until his death. He died at Turin in March, 1748.

See F. Panzini, "Vita di P. Giannone," 1765; A. Fabroni, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium;" Corniani, "Secoli della Letteratura Italiana;" Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Giannotti, jân-not'tee, (Donato,) an Italian historian, born at Florence in 1494, was elected secretary of the republic. His chief work is a history of Venice, called "Republica di Venezia," (1540,) which is commended for accuracy and elegance. Died in 1563.

Giannotti, (SILVESTRO DOMENICO,) an Italian sculptor in wood, born at Lucca in 1680; died in 1750.

See CRESPI, "Vita di S. Giannotti," 1770,

Giants. See GIGANTES and JÖTUNS.

Giardini, jar-dee'nee, (Felice,) a celebrated Italian violinist and composer, born at Turin in 1716. Having performed with brilliant success in Germany, he visited London, where he was received with equal favour. subsequently became one of the managers of the King's Theatre, which post he was forced to resign, after suffering a heavy pecuniary loss. He died, in great poverty, at Saint Petersburg, Russia, in 1796. He was esteemed one of the best musicians of his time, and his compositions for the violin are also of great merit.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens. Giattini, jåt-tee'nee, (GIOVANNI BATTISTA,) an Italian Jesuit and Latin writer, born at Palermo about 1600; died in 1672.

Gib, (ADAM,) a Scottish theologian, born in Perthshire in 1713, was one of the founders of the Secession Church in Scotland. On the division of this church (1746) he became the leader of the Anti-burghers. He wrote "Sacred Contemplations," (1786.) Died in 1788. See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gibault, zhe'bō', (Hiérôme Bonaventure,) a French jurist, born at Poitiers; died about 1832.

but the picture he has drawn of the Oxford professors and their discipline gives us anything but a favourable impression, and he speaks of the fourteen months he spent there as "the most idle and unprofitable of his whole life." About this time he was converted to the Catholic faith, in consequence of which his father sent him to Lausanne, in Switzerland, to reside with M. Pavillard, a Calvinistic divine, under whose teachings he was brought back to Protestantism. Here he lived five years in retirement, preparing himself by study and reflection for future eminence. He regarded his "banish-ment" as a fortunate circumstance, but for which "those important years so liberally improved in the studies and conversation of Lausanne would have been steeped in port and prejudice among the monks of Oxford." In 1758 he returned to England, and in 1761 published his first work, entitled "Essay on the Study of Literature," written in French, with which at that time he was better acquainted, as he himself states in his Autobiography, than with his native tongue. Soon after this he became a captain in the Hampshire militia, and engaged with nuch ardour in the study of military tactics; but, becoming weary of this pursuit, he gave it up, and in 1763 went to Paris. Leaving Paris, he repaired to Lausame, and in a short time set out for Rome, where, he tells us, "as he sat musing amidst the ruins of the Capitol, while the bare-footed friars were singing vespers Capitol, while the bare-footed friars were singing vespers in the temple of Jupiter, the idea of writing the decline and fall of the city first started to his mind." He did not, however, begin it until several years later. On his return to England he wrote a history of the Swiss Revolution; but this work was never published. In 1767 he began to publish, conjointly with his Swiss friend Deyverdun, a work called "Literary Memoirs of Great Britain." In 1770 appeared his first work written in English, "Critical Observations on the Sixth Book of the Æneid." In 1774 he obtained a seat in Parliament, where he supported Lord North's administration, in return for which he was made a commissioner of trade, with a salary of £800 a year. On Lord North's resignation, Gibbon gave up his place in Parliament and his "convenient salary." In 1776 the first volume of the "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire" appeared, and proved a brilliant success. "The first impression was proved a brilliant success. "The first impression was exhausted in a few days; a second and third edition were scarcely adequate to the demand." He was especially gratified by the praise of Hume and Robertson, and he care in the Author of the first from Mr. Marchine and Robertson, and he says, in his Autobiography, "a letter from Mr. Hume overpaid the labour of ten years." The hostility of this work to the Christian religion, however, gave great offence to many, and it was severely attacked by several English divines, to only one of whom—Mr. Davis—he replied, "because he assailed not the faith, but the fidelity, of the historian." This charge, however, is generally thought to have been fully refuted. The second erally thought to have been fully refuted. The second and third volumes were published in 1781; and in 1783 he again retired to Lausanne, where he gave himself up to literary pursuits and repose. Here he finished the to literary pursuits and repose. three remaining volumes of his history, which appeared in 1788. He returned to England in 1793, and died in London, January, 1794. His great work has by common consent been placed in the very highest rank of the English classics. As a historian and man of learning, he merits, perhaps, all the praises he has received. As a man, though possessing many amiable traits, he had too little moral elevation and religious sentiment to appreciate the sublime courage of Christian martyrs;

Gibbes, gibz, (James Alban,) a physician and medical writer, born of English parents at Rouen about 1616. He practised in Rome. Died in 1677.

Gibbes, gibz, (Robert Wilson,) an American physician, born at Charleston, South Carolina, in 1809. He wrote, besides several medical and scientific treatises, a "Documentary History of the American Revolution," etc., (3 vols., 1853 et seq.)

Gibbon, (Edward), one of the most distinguished of English historians, was born at Putney in 1737. At the age of twelve he was sent to Westminster School, where his feeble health prevented his making much progress in classical studies. When nearly fifteen, however, he became more robust, and entered Magdalene College; but the picture he has drawn of the Oxford professors in the sequence of the same unfair result. Thus, in his celebrated chapters on the 'Progress of Christianity'... brated chapters on the 'Progress of Christianity' . . . he has often slurred over in the text such particulars as might reflect most credit on the character of the religion, or shuffled them into a note at the bottom of the page, while all that admits of a doubtful complexion in its early propagation is ostentatiously blazoned and set in contrast to the most amiable features of paganism. At the same time, by a style of innuendo that conveys 'more than meets the ear,' he has contrived, with Iago-like duplicity, to breathe a taint of suspicion on the purity which he dares not openly assail." (See "Biographical and Critical Miscellanies.") Porson, alluding to the "Decline and Fall," observes, "An impartial judge must, I think, allow that Mr. Gibbon's history is one of the ablest performances of the kind that has ever appeared. His industry is indefatigable; his accuracy scrupulous; his reading, which indeed is sometimes ostentatiously displayed, immense; . . . his style emphatic and expressive; his periods harmonious." The same able and impartial critic admits that Gibbon's bitter hostility to Christianity is a great blemish on his character as a historian, and adds, "He often makes, when he cannot readily find, an occasion to insult our religion, which he hates so cordially that he might seem to revenge some personal injury." Porson also justly stigmatizes "that rage for indecency which pervades the whole work, but especially the last volumes." (Preface to his "Letters to Travis.") "The 'History of the Decline and Fall,' "says Professor Smyth, "must always be considered as one of the most extraordinary monuments that have appeared of the literary powers of a single mind; and its fame can perish only with the civilization of the world." ("Lectures on Modern History.") Alison, the historian, calls the "Decline and Fall" "the greatest historical work in existence." For a fuller presentation of various critical

existence." For a fuller presentation of various critical opinions respecting Gibbon, the reader is referred to Allibone's "Dictionary of Authors."

See GIBBON'S autobiographic "Memoirs of his Life and Writings," 1799; HENRY HART MILMAN, "Life of E. Gibbon," 1839; GUIZOT, "Notice sur Gibbon;" SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi," tone viii.; J. B. CHRISTOPHE, "Étude sur l'Historien Gibbon," 1852; VILLEMAIN, "Tableau de la Littérature au dix-huitième Siècle;" "Quarterly Review" for January, 1815, (vol. xii.,) and January, 1834, (vol. l.)

Gib'bon, (John,) an American general, born in Pennsylvania about 1826, graduated at West Point in 1847. He obtained the rank of captain in 1859. He commanded a brigade at Antietam, September, 1862, and at Gettysburg, July, 1863. Having been appointed a major-general, he took part in the battles of the Wilderness, Spottsylvania Court-House, and Cold Harbour, May-June, 1864.

Gib'bons, (Christopher,) a son of Orlando, noticed below, was a skilful musician and composer. He was organist of Westminster Abbey. Died about 1675.

Gibbons, (Grinling,) a distinguished sculptor, of Dutch extraction, born in London (or, as some writers state, in Rotterdam) about 1650. He was appointed by Charles II. one of the directors of public works, and commissioned by him to ornament Windsor Castle with sculpture in wood and marble. Among the most exquisite specimens of his skill in wood-carving are the decorations of a room at Petworth. "There is no instance," says Horace Walpole, "of a man before Gibbons who gave to wood the loose and airy lightness of bons who gave to wood the loose and airy lightness of flowers." He is said to have carved feathers which could not be distinguished from real ones. Died in 1721.

See CHALMERS, "Biographical Dictionary;" WALPOLE, "Anecdotes of Painting."

Gibbons, (Orlando,) an eminent English composer and musician, born at Cambridge in 1583. His anthems are regarded as master-pieces of the kind; and he also composed madrigals of great beauty. He was created Doctor in Music in 1622. Died in 1625.

See Burney, "History of Music."

Gibbons, (Thomas,) an English Calvinistic divine, born near Newmarket in 1720. He published a work entitled "Female Worthies; or, The Lives of Pious Women." Died in 1785.

Gibbs, (George,) an American mineralogist, born in

Rhode Island about 1780. He collected the valuable calinet of minerals now owned by Yale College and pur-

chased of him by that institution in 1825. Died in 1833. Gibbs, (James,) a Scottish architect, born at Aberdeen about 1680. He studied in Holland and in Italy, and after his return built Saint Martin's Church and Saint Bartholomew's Hospital in London, and the Rad-cliffe Library at Oxford. Died in 1754.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gibbs, (Josiah Willard,) LL.D., an American philologist, born in Salem, Massachusetts, in 1790. He graduated at Vale College, where he became in 1824 graduated at Yale College, where he became in 1824 professor of sacred literature. He published, besides other works, a "Manual Hebrew and English Lexicon," abridged from Gesenius, (1828,) and "Philological Studies," (1857.) Died in 1861.

Gibbs, (Sir VICARY.) an English judge, born at Exeter in 1752. He distinguished himself in the trials of Hardy, Horne Tooke, and others, for treason, in 1794.

He became solicitor-general in 1805, and attorney-general in 1807. He was appointed chief justice of the court

of common pleas in 1813. Died in 1820. See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Gibelin, zhèb'lan', (ESPRIT (ès'pre') ANTOINE,) a French painter of history, born at Aix in 1739. He worked in Paris, chiefly in fresco, and wrote several antiquarian treatises. Died in 1814.

Gibelin, (Jacques,) a physician and naturalist, brother of the preceding, was born at Aix in 1744; died in 1828.

Gibert, zhe'bair', (Balthasar,) a French critic, of high reputation, born at Aix in 1662. He was professor of rhetoric at the Collège Mazarin, Paris, for more than fifty years, during which he instructed many who became eminent. His principal work is "The Judgment of Savants on the Authors who have treated on Rhetoric," (3 vols., 1713-19,) which is remarkable for power of analysis and judicious reflections. Died in 1741. See Morer, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Gibert, (CAMILLE MELCHIOR,) a French physician, born in Paris in 1797. He wrote, besides other works, "Manual of Diseases pertaining to the Skin," ("Manuel des Maladies spéciales de la Peau," 1834.)

Gibert, (JEAN PIERRE,) a writer on canon law, born at Aix, Provence, in 1660, was a cousin of Balthasar, noticed above. His "Institutions ecclesiastiques et bénéficiales" (1720) is called his best work. Died in 1730. See Goujet, "Eloge de J. P. Gibert," 1736.

Gibert, (Joseph Balthasar,) a historical writer Balthasar. In 1746 he was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions. Died in 1771.

Gibert de Montreuil, zhe'bair' de mon'trul' or aby'nystyles.

mon'truh'ye, a French trouvère of the twelfth century, was the author of a romance in verse, entitled "La Violette," which ranks among the best productions of the kind in the middle ages. It is supposed to have furnished to Boccaccio the subject of one of his novels, "Novella IX., Giornata seconda," from which Shakspeare has taken the plot of "Cymbelne." "La Violette" was first printed in the griginal test at Paris in 1921. in the original text at Paris in 1834.

Giberti, je-bêr'tee, (GIAMMATTEO,) a Sicilian bishop, eminent for learning and piety, born at Palermo in 1495. He was appointed to the see of Verona in 1524. He was a generous patron of literature; and several ex-cellent editions of the Greek Fathers were published at

his charge. Died in 1543.

See P. F. ZINI, "Boni Pastoris Exemplum."

Gibieuf, zhe'be-uf', (GUILLAUME,) a French doctor from office. In 1868 he unsuccessfully of the Sorbonne, born at Bourges, was appointed vicar- Ashton-under-Lyne. Died in February, 1884.

general of the order of the Carmelites. He wrote a work entitled "De Libertate Dei et Creaturæ." Died in 1650.

Gib'son, (EDMUND,) an English prelate, distinguished for his attainments in the Northern tongues, was born in Westmoreland in 1669. Among his principal publications may be named an edition of the "Chronicon Saxonicum," a translation of Camden's "Britannia," and his "Body of English Ecclesiastical Law," ("Codex Juris Ecclesiastici Anglicani.") As chaplain to Tenison, Archbishop of Canterbury, he maintained the rights of the clergy during the extent of their respective powers. He concerning the extent of their respective powers. He was appointed Bishop of Lincoln in 1715, and in 1723 removed to the see of London. Died in 1748.

Gibson, (EDWARD,) an Irish lawyer and politician, born in 1837. He was educated at Trinity College, Dublin, called to the Irish bar in 1860, and was attorneygeneral for Ireland in the Conservative government from February, 1877, to April, 1880. He sits in the House of Commons for Dublin University.

Gibson, (JOHN,) one of the most eminent sculptors Gibson, (John,) one of the most eminent scuiptom of recent times, born at Conway, Wales, in 1791, removed at an early age to Liverpool. His talents soon attracted the notice of Roscoe, through whose influence he was enabled in 1817 to visit Rome. He studied under Canova, and afterwards under Thorwaldsen. Among his principal works are the groups of "Mars and Cupid" his principal works are the groups of "Mars and Cupid" and "Psyche borne by Zephyrs," a "Narcissus," a "Wounded Amazon," and other productions of a poetical character, which are regarded as models of classic elegance. His statues of Queen Victoria, Huskisson, Sir gance. His statues of Queen victoria, Towing in part Robert Peel, and others, are less admired, owing in part and in autique costume. Gibson to their being represented in antique costume. Gibson also favoured the practice of painting statues, which was opposed by his brother artists. Died in 1866.

See "Life of John Gibson," edited by LADV EASTLAKE, 1869; "Gentleman's Magazine" for March, 1866.

Gib'son, (JOHN BANNISTER,) an eminent American jurist, born in Pennsylvania in 1780. His father, Lieutenant-Colonel Gibson, was killed in Saint Clair's expedition against the Indians in 1791. He was admitted to the bar in 1803. He was repeatedly re-elected to the State legislature by the then Republican party, and was appointed presiding judge of one of the judicial districts in 1813. He became in 1816 associate justice of the supreme court of Pennsylvania, and succeeded Judge Tilghman as chief justice in 1827. In consequence of a change in the constitution of the State, making the offices of judges elective, he was deprived of his seat in 1851, but was elected an associate justice the same year. He died in Philadelphia in 1853, having occupied a promi-nent position as a judge for about forty years.

For some excellent and discriminating, though eulogistic, remarks on his character, by Chief-Justice Black, see Harris's "Pennsylvania State Reports," vol. vii. pp. 10-14; see, also, a biographical sketch of Chief-Justice Gibson, by W. A. Porter, Esq., 1855.

Gibson, (RICHARD,) an English painter and dwarf, born in 1615, excelled particularly in water-colours. He was three feet ten inches high; and his wife was of exactly the same stature. Of five children who grew to maturity, all were of usual size. Gibson was appointed by receiver to the privaces of Mary and Appendiculations. preceptor to the princesses Mary and Anne, daughters of James II. Died in 1690.

Gibson, (THOMAS,) an English naturalist and Protestant divine, was distinguished for his learning. He

wrote works on various subjects. Died in 1562.

Gibson, (Thomas Milner,) a Liberal English legislator, born at Trinidad in 1807. He entered Parliament in 1837 as member for Ipswich, and became an effective orator of the Anti-Corn-Law League. In 1841 he was returned to Parliament for Manchester. He was appointed a private approximately a pointed a privy councillor and vice-president of the board of trade in 1846, but resigned in 1848. His opposition to the Russian war rendered him so unpopular that he was defeated at the general election of 1857. About the end of that year he was elected a member of Parliament by the voters of Ashton-under-Lyne. He was appointed president of the board of trade (with a seat in the cabinet) by Palmerston in 1859. In June, 1866, he retired from office. In 1868 he unsuccessfully contested

Gibson, (WILLIAM,) a self-taught English mathematician, born near Appleby in 1720. He boo school-teacher and land-surveyor. Died in 1791. He bccame a

Gibson, (WILLIAM,) an eminent American surgeon, born in Baltimore, Maryland, in 1788, graduated at the University of Edinburgh in 1809, and succeeded Dr. Physick as professor of surgery in the University of Pennsylvania in 1819. He resigned this position in 1855. Died at Savannah, in Georgia, in 1868. He was one of the first American surgeons who performed the Cæsarian operation with complete success. (See "American Journal of Medical Sciences" for May, 1838.) Died in 1868.

See Dr. Carson's "History of the Medical Department of the University of Pennsylvania," 1869.

Gichtel, ğik'tel, (Johann Georg,) a German mystic, born at Ratisbon in 1638, professed doctrines similar to those of Jacob Boehme. His disciples obtained the name of Gichtelians, or Angelic Brothers. He published a work entitled "Practical Theosophy." Died in 1710.

See Reinbeck, "Sur la Vie et les Doctrines de Gichtel," Berlin,

Gid'dings, (Joshua Reed.) a distinguished leader in the anti-slavery movement in the United States, was born in Athens, Pennsylvania, in 1795. In 1805 his parents were among the first settlers in Ashtabula county, Ohio, (Western Reserve.) He commenced the practice of law in 1820, and in 1838 was elected a representative to Congress, which position he held by subsequent re-elections for twenty-one years. He united with Mr. Adams in his memorable struggle for the overthrow of the obnoxious "gag-law," enacted for the purpose of preventing the agitation of the slavery question. In 1842 Mr. Giddings was censured by a Congressional vote of 125 to 69 for his agitation of slavery. He instantly resigned his seat, but was soon after re-elected by a large majority. He his agriation of slavery. The instantly resigned his seat, but was soon after re-elected by a large majority. He acted for the most part with the Whig party, voting for Harrison in 1840 and for Clay in 1844, but he supported Van Buren in 1848. While in Congress he took a conspicuous part in all the debates on the slavery question, including the fugitive-slave law of 1850, the repeal of the Missouri Compromise in 1854, etc. In March, 1861, he was appointed consul-general for the British North American provinces. Died at Montreal, May 27, 1864. He published two volumes of essays and speeches, a work entitled "The Exiles of Florida," (1858,) and "The Rebellion, its Authors and Causes," (New York, 1864.) Giddings, (SALMON,) a pioneer missionary in the Mississippi Valley, was born at Hartford, Connecticut, 1782. He organized elever churches in Missouri and

in 1782. He organized eleven churches in Missouri and Illinois, and visited many of the Indian tribes in what are now Kansas and Nebraska. Died in 1828.

are now Kansas and Nedraska. Died in 1828.

Gid'e-on, [Heb. 1]771; Fr. Gédéon, zhả'dà'òn',] an Israelite of the tribe of Manasseh, and son of Joash, became judge of Israel. His nation had been suffering seven years under the tyranny of the Midianites, when a heavenly messenger was sent to Gideon, commanding him to take arms in defence of his country. With three hundred men he totally defeated the Midianites. Gideon was judge of Israel forty were. Died about 1236 R.C. was judge of Israel forty years. Died about 1236 B.C. See Judges vi., vii., and viii.

Gié, de, deh zhe'à', (PIERRE de Rohan—deh ro'ôn',) a French marshal, born in Brittany about 1450. He enjoyed the favour and confidence of Louis XI. and his successor Charles VIII., whom he accompanied in his Italian expedition. He was appointed by Louis XII. preceptor to the young prince, afterwards Francis I. He was subsequently deprived of his dignities, on a charge of having abused his authority. Died in 1513.

Gierig, (GOTTLIEB ERDMANN,) a German philologist, born at Wehrau. Lusa ia, in 1753. He published good editions of Ovid (1784) and of Pliny the Younger, and several original treatises. Died in 1814.

Giers, (NICHOLAS CARLOVITCH.) a Russian statesman, born in 1820. He has been employed continuously in the Russian diplomatic service. In 1856 he was appointed consul-general to Egypt. He was ambassador at Teheran 1863-9, and afterwards minister at Berne and Stockholm successively. In 1882 he became minister for foreign affairs.
Gieseler, gee'zeh-ler, (Johann Karl Ludwig,) a

German Protestant theologian, distinguished as an eccle-

siastical historian, was born at Petershagen, near Minden, He published in 1818 an able "Historical and Critical Essay on the Origin of the Gospels," and and Critical Essay on the Origin of the Gospels," and was appointed professor of theology at Bonn in 1819. He obtained the chair of theology at Göttingen in 1831. His principal work is his "Manual of Ecclesiastical History," completed after his death. Died in 1854.

Giffard, (Sir Hardinge Stanley,) an English lawyer, born in 1825. He was solicitor-general in the Conservative administration, 1875—1880, and in 1885 became Lord Chancellor with the title of Baron Halsbury.

Giffen, van. (Hurbert) a Flemish philologist and

Giffen, van. (Hubert,) a Flemish philologist and jurist, born in 1534. Rudolph II. made him councillor and referendary of the empire. Died in 1604.

Gif'ford, (ANDREW,) an English Baptist minister and noted antiquary, born in 1700. He preached in London, and became assistant librarian of the British Museum

and became assistant fibrarian of the British Museum in 1757. He published a new edition of Folkes's "Tables of English Coins," (1763.) Died in 1784.

Gifford, (JOHN.) the assumed name of JOHN RICHARD GREENE, an English journalist, born in 1758. He was one of the founders of the "British Critic" and "The Anti-Jacobin Review," and wrote, among other works, a "Life of the Right Hon. William Pitt." Died in 1818.

Gifford, (RICHARD.) an English divine, born in 1725, became rector of North Okendon in 1722. He wrote

became rector of North Okendon in 1772. He wrote "Contemplation," a poem, and "Answer to Dr. Priestley's Disquisition on Matter and Spirit." Died in 1807.

Gifford, jifford, (ROBERT,) Baron Saint Leonard's, an able English lawyer, born at Exeter in 1779. He was appointed solicitor-general in 1817, and attorney-general in 1819. In this capacity he conducted the prosecution of Queen Caroline in 1820, after which he received the title of baron. He became master of the rolls and chief

justice of the common pleas in 1824. Died in 1826.

See Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. ix.

Gif'ford, (Sanford R.,) a distinguished American landscape-painter, born in Saratoga county, New York.

He resided in early life at Hudson, in the vicinity of the Catskill Mountains. Among his works, which are highly praised by Tuckerman, are the "Coming Storm," "Waves Breaking on the Beach at Early Dawn," and "Morning in the Mountains."

See TUCKERMAN'S "Book of the Artists."

Gifford, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English critic and author, and principal founder of the "Quarterly Review," was born at Ashburton, Devonshire, in April, 1757. was born at Ashburton, Devonshire, in April, 1757. He was a shoemaker's apprentice for about five years, and afterwards studied at Oxford. He began his literary career by "The Baviad," a poetical satire, (1794,) which was highly successful. His satire "The Mæviad" (1795) was also much admired. In 1797 Gifford was editor of "The Anti-Jacobin." In 1802 he produced a poetical version of Juvenal, which is highly commended. He was editor of the "Quarterly Review" from 1809 until 1824, during which period he showed himself a bitter partisan of Toryism and a severe critic of authors, whom "he regarded," says Southey, "as a fishmonger regards eels, or as Izaak Walton did worms, slugs, and frogs." He was a powerful master of sarcasm, and unsparing in He was a powerful master of sarcasm, and unsparing in the use of it. Died in December, 1826.

"William Gifford," says Mr. Whipple, "seems to have united in himself all the bad qualities of the criticism

of his time. He was fierce, dogmatic, bigoted, libellous, and unsympathizing. Whatever may have been his talents, they were exquisitely unfitted for his position, taients, they were exquisitely unitted for his position,—his literary judgments being contemptible, where any sense of beauty was required." ("North American Review" for October, 1845, vol. lxi.)

See "Autobiography" prefixed to his translation of Juvenal, and "Autobiography of William Jerdan," vol. iv. chap. vii.

Gi-gan'tēš, [Gr. Γιγάντες; Fr. GÉANTS, zhh'δn',]

gigantic beings of classic mythology, supposed to be the sons of Terra or Tartarus, and to have waged war against the gods. Some ancient poets confounded them with the Titans. They were conquered by the gods, but not until the latter obtained the aid of Hercules.

See SMITH'S "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography and Mythology."

Giggei, jèd-jā'ee, or Giggeo, jèd-jā'o, [Lat. GIGGE'-IUS,] (ANTONIO,) an Italian ecclesiastic and Orientalist,

was patronized by Pope Urban VIII. He published a "Thesaurus Linguæ Arabicæ," which had a high reputation at that time. Giggei was an intimate friend of

Gardinal Federigo Borromeo. Died in 1632.
Gigli, jèl'yee, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian dramatist and satirist, born at Sienna in 1660. His original name was NENCI, (nen'chee.) He wrote successful comedies and tragedies, among which were a translation of Molière's "Tartuffe," entitled "Don Pilone," (1711,) and "The Sister of Don Pilone," (1721,) in which he burlesqued himself and his wife. He attacked the Academy della himself and his wife. He attacked the Academy della Crusca in his "Vocabulary of the Works of Saint Catherine," ("Vocabolario delle Opere di Santa Catterina," 1717.) He is called an original genius by Ginguené. Died at Rome in 1722.

See F. Corsetti, "Vita di G. Gigli," 1746; Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri."

Gignoux, zhen'yoo', (FRANCISQUE Régis—rà'zhess',) a French landscape-painter, born in Lyons about 1816. He emigrated to New York about 1840, and produced pictures of American scenery, among which is "Niagara Falls by Moonlight."

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Gigot, zhe'go', (PHILIPPE FRANÇOIS MATHIEU,) a Belgian writer, born at Brussels in 1793. He wrote an "Abridged History of Holland," (1820.) Died in 1819.

Gigot d'Elbée. See Elbée. Gigoux, zhe'goo', (Jean François,) a French painter, born at Besançon in 1806, obtained a medal of the first class at Paris in 1848. Among his works are a "Magdalene," "The Death of Cleopatra," "The Baptism of Clovis," and a portrait of Lamartine.

Gil, Heel or Hel, a Spanish friar, distinguished as a preacher, born in Andalusia about 1745; died in 1815.
Gil'bart, (JAMES WILLIAM,) an English writer on

banking, born in London about 1794, was manager of the London and Westminster Bank. He published a "Practical Treatise on Banking," (1827; 6th edition, 1855,) and other esteemed works. Died in 1863. Gil'bert, called THE UNIVERSAL, an English prelate,

who received his surname on account of his great learn-He was created Bishop of London in 1128. Died

in 1134.

See B. HAURÉAU, "De la Philosophie scolastique."

Gilbert, zhèl'bair', (ANTOINE PIERRE MARIE,) a French antiquary, born in Paris in 1785. He published historical descriptions of the cathedrals of Rouen, Char-

Cilbert (Deurs) and American officer, born in Ohio in 1827, became brigadier-general of volunteers in the United States army in 1862.

Gilbert, (DAVIES,) a distinguished English savant, whose original name was GIDDY, born in Cornwall in 1767. He was president of the Royal Society, and was noted for his generous patronage of literary and scientific men. He was one of the first to recognize the genius of Sir Humphry Davy, whom he materially assisted in carly life and introduced to the notice of the managers of the Royal Institution. He published "A Plain Statement of the Bullion Question," and other learned treatises. In 1827 he succeeded Sir Humphry Davy as president of the Royal Society; he resigned this position in 1830.

om in 1830. Died in 1839.

Gilbert, (Gabriel,) a French dramatic poet, born to the following of the first works are numerous, but have little about 1610. merit. It is evident, however, that some of the best French writers—Racine, for example—have sometimes borrowed from him. He was patronized by Christina, Queen of Sweden, who invited him, after her abdication, to her court in France, and made him her secretary.

Died about 1680.

See MM. HAAG, "La France protestante."

Gilbert, (Sir Geoffrey or Jeffrey,) an English jurist, born in 1674, became chief baron of the exchequer in Ireland, (1716,) and in England, (1725.) He wrote the "Forum Romanum," (1756,) "History and Practice of Chancery," (1758,) and other legal works. Died in 1726.

Gilbert, (Sir HUMPHREY,) a celebrated English navigator, born of an ancient family in Devonshire in 1539. By the marriage of his mother, after becoming a widow,

with Mr. Raleigh, he was half-brother to the famous Sir With Mr. Raleigh, he was nair-prother to the famous of Walter Raleigh. After leaving Oxford, he distinguished himself in several military enterprises. As commander-in-chief in the province of Munster, he assisted in quelling the insurrection in Ireland. He published in 1576 a "Discourse to Prove a Passage by the Northwest to Cathaia," etc. He obtained letters-patent from the queen in 1578, with permission to make discoveries in North America and take possession of any part yet unoccupied. His first expedition to Newfoundland was unsuccessful; but in 1583 he again set sail. "The com-mander," says Bancroft, "on the eve of his departure received from Elizabeth a golden anchor guided by a lady, a token of the queen's regard." When he arrived in the Bay of Saint John, he took possession in the queen's name of the surrounding country, and granted leases to those of his company who desired them. It having been represented to him that there were silver-mines in Newfoundland, he sailed, with his little fleet of three vessels, along that coast. They had not gone far, however, when, owing to the negligence of the crew, their largest ship was wrecked and nearly all on board perished. Gilbert now set sail for England in the Squirrel, a vessel of only ten tons. He was requested to go on board the larger vessel, called the Hind; but he refused to leave the little company who had shared with him so many dangers. They encountered very rough seas, and the little bark was in the greatest danger. "The general, sitting abaft, with a book in his hand, cried out to those in the Hind, 'We are as near to heaven by sea as by land.' That same night, about twelve o'clock, the lights of the Squirrel suddenly disappeared, and neither the vessel nor any of its crew was ever again seen."

vessel nor any of its crew was ever again seem.

Gilbert, (Sir John,) an English artist, was born in Kent in 1817. He began painting at an early age, and Rent in 1817. He began painting at an early age, and has illustrated a large number of books. He was knighted in 1871, elected R.A. in 1876, and elected President of the Society of Painters in Water Colours in 1871. Among his works are "The Murder of Thomas à Becket," "Don Quixote giving advice to Sancho Panza," and "May Dew," (1878.)

Gilbert, (JOHN GRAHAM,) a painter of history and portraits, was born at Glasgow in 1794.

Gilbert, (L. T.,) a French dramatist and novelist,

born in Paris in 1780; died in 1827.

Gilbert, gil'bert, (LUDWIG WILHELM,) a German physician, born in Berlin in 1769. He founded in 1799 "The Annals of Physics and Chemistry," ("Annalen der Physik und Chymie," 150 vols.) Died in 1824.

See L. CHOULANT, "L. W. Gilberts Leben und Wirken," 1825. Gilbert, (NICOLAS JOSEPH LAURENT,) an excellent French satiric and lyric poet, born near Remiremont, in Lorraine, in 1751. He became a resident of Paris in 1774, with no resources but his talents. In 1775 he pro-"The Eighteenth Century." His odes "On the Jubilee," (1776,) "On the Present War," (1778,) and his poem entitled "At the Banquet of Life" ("Au Banquet de la Vie") contain passages of great beauty. According to the "Biographie Universelle," he became insane, swallowed a key, and died in November, 1780. His death is attributed to a fall from a horse by the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," which calls him "the most emi-

nent satirist of the eighteenth century."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" PINARD, "Gilbert, ou le Poëte malheureux," 1840; "Mémoires de la Marquise de Créquy."

Gilbert, (NICOLAS PIERRE,) a French physician and medical writer, born at Brest in 1751. He became professor at Val-de-Grace, Paris, in 1796, and physician-in-chief to the grand army in 1806. Died in 1814.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Gilbert, (PIERRE JULIEN,) a French painter of marine views, born at Brest in 1783.

Gilbert, SAINT, a French ecclesiastic, accompanied the second crusade to the Holy Land. Died in 1152.

Gilbert, (THOMAS,) an English nonconformist minister, born about 1612; died in 1694.

Gilbert or Gilberd, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English physician and scientific writer, born at Colchester in

physician and scientific writer, born at Colchester in 1540. Having taken his degree in a foreign university, he was, after his return to England, chosen a Fellow of the College of Physicians, in London. He acquired a high reputation in his profession, and became physician-in-ordinary to Queen Elizabeth. His great work entitled "On the Magnett, the Magnetic Bodies," etc. ("De Magnete, Magneticisque Corporibus," etc.) came out in 1600. His reputation was at once established by this production. Died in 1602. Died in 1603.

Gilbert, (WILLIAM SCHWENCK,) an English dramatic author, born in London in 1836. Among his works we may mention the popular comic operas written in conjunction with Arthur Sullivan, "H.M.S. Pinafore," "The Pirates of Penzance," "Patience, or Bunthorne's Bride," (1881,) "Iolanthe," and "Princess Ida."

Gilbert [Lat. GILBER'TUS] OF SEMPRINGHAM, SAINT, an English ecclesiastic, born in Lincolnshire in 1083, was the founder of the order of Gilbertines. He established thirteen monasteries and a number of hospitals. Died

in 1189.

Gilbert de la Porré, zhèl'bair' den la po'rà', [Lat. GISLEBER'TUS PORRETA'NUS,] a French theologian and scholastic philosopher, born at Poitiers about 1070. He became Bishop of Poitiers, and wrote a celebrated work called "Book of Six Principles," ("Liber sex Principles," "Ly use a realist in philosophy. Died in 1144. rum.") He was a realist in philosophy. Died in 1154. See B. HAURÉAU, "De la Philosophie scolastique."

Gilbert de Voisins, zhèl'bair' deh vwå'zån', (Pierre PAUL ALEXANDRE,) COMTE, a French judge, born near Paris in 1779. He was appointed first president of the imperial court under Napoleon, and in 1830 became a

member of the court of cassation. Died in 1843.

Gil'christ, (Alexander,) a British writer on art, born about 1827. He wrote a "Life of William Etty," (2 vols., 1855.) Died in 1861.

born about 102). He wited (2 vols., 1855.) Died in 1861.

Gilchrist, (EBENEZER.) a Scottish physician, born at Dumfries in 1707. He practised at his native place with success, and wrote "On the Use of Sea-Voyages in Medicine," (1756.) Died in 1774.

Gil'christ, (John Borthwick.) an English Oriental-

ist, born in 1759. He published several valuable works on the Hindostanee language. Died in 1841.

Gilchrist, (OCTAVIUS,) an English dramatic critic, born at Twickenham in 1779. He wrote a "Letter to W. Gifford on a Late Edition of Ford's Plays," (1811,) and other works.

and other works. Died in 1823.

Gil'das, Saint, surnamed Sapiens, (the "Wise,") an eminent ecclesiastic, supposed to have been a native of Wales, was born about 511 A.D. Having spent several years in France in his studies, he founded after his return a church and school in Pembrokeshire. On the invitation of Saint Bridget, he visited Ireland, where he effected a great reformation in the Church. He afterwards founded the monastery of Saint Gildas de Ruys in Brittany. The work entitled "De Excidio Britanniæ" has been ascribed to this writer.

See LOBINEAU, "Vies des Saints de Bretagne."

Gil'do or Gil'don, a Mauritanian chief, son of Nabal, was raised by the emperor Theodosius to the chief command in Africa. In the quarrel between Arcadius and Honorius he sided with the former, for which he was declared a public enemy by the Romans. His army was soon after defeated by the Roman forces under Mascezel, and Gildo, being imprisoned, destroyed himself, (398 A.D.)

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Gil'don, (CHARLES,) an English writer and actor, born in Dorsetshire in 1665. He published "The Deist's Manual," (1705,) "The Complete Art of Poetry," and several dramas. "His memory is still preserved," says Macaulay, "not by his own voluminous works, but by two or three lines in which his stupidity and venality have been contemptuously mentioned by Pope." Died in 1723.

See LELAND, "Deistical Writers;" CIBBER, "Lives of the Poets."

Giles. See ÆGIDIUS.
Giles, jīls, (Henry,) a Unitarian minister and writer, born in Wexford county, Ireland, in 1809, emigrated to the United States about 1840. Among his works are "Lectures and Essays," (2 vols., 1845,) and "Christian Thoughts on Life," (1850.) He has lectured extensively in the United States in the United States.

Giles, jīlz, (Rev. John A.,) an English editor and historian, born about 1802. He published a number of historian, born about 1802. He published a number of valuable works, among which are a "Greek-and-English Lexicon," (1846,) a "History of the Ancient Britons," (2 vols., 1847,) and "The Life and Times of Alfred the Great." He edited the "Entire Works of the Venerable Bede," (12 vols., 1843-44.) He died in 1884.

Giles, (WILLIAM BRANCH.) an American statesman and orator, born in Amelia county, Virginia, in 1762. He was educated at Hampden-Sidney College and at Princeton. In 1700 he was elected a representative to

Princeton. In 1790 he was elected a representative to Congress by the Federal party, but soon became a Democongress by the Federal party, but soon became a Demo-crat. He made in 1793 a violent attack on Hamilton, then secretary of the treasury, and offered resolutions censuring him for an undue assumption of power; but these were not adopted by the House. He vigorously opposed Jay's treaty with England in 1796. Having retired from Congress in 1798 to accept a seat in the Virginia legislature he congressed with Madison in Virginia legislature, he co-operated with Madison in procuring the passage of the celebrated resolutions of 1798 against the alien and sedition laws. He was again a representative in Congress in 1801-2, and in 1804 was elected to the United States Senate. In this body he continued to be one of the ablest supporters of the administrations of Jefferson and Madison until 1811 or 1812, when he took sides with the opposition. He retired from the Senate in 1815. In 1825 he was again a candidate for re-election, but was defeated by John Randolph. He was chosen Governor of Virginia in 1827. In 1829 the famous Constitutional Convention met; and, though Governor of the State, he served as a delegate, and took a conspicuous part in its deliberations. Died in 1830. "Mr. Giles," says Senator Benton, "was considered by

Mr. Randolph to be in our House of Representatives what Charles Fox was admitted to be in the British House of Commons,—the most accomplished debater that his country had ever seen. But their acquired advantages were very different: Fox was a ripe scholar, Giles neither read nor studied; Fox perfected himself in the House, speaking on every subject, Giles out of the House, talking to everybody."

See Benton's "Thirty Years' View," etc.

Giles de Corbeil. See ÆGIDIUS CORBOLIENSIS.
Giles of Viterbo. See ÆGIDIUS OF VITERBO.
Gil-fil'lan, (Rev. GEORGE,) a Scottish writer, born in
Perthshire in 1813. He published in 1845 his "Gallery
of Literary Portraits," which was favourably received, and was followed by a second and a third series in 1849 and 1855. Among his other works are "The Book of British Poesy, Ancient and Modern," "The Martyrs, Heroes, and Bards of the Scottish Covenant," and "The Bards of the Bible." "Gilfillan is sometimes happy in his metaphors and apt in his allusions, but is more likely to be extravagant in the one and grotesque in the other." (Allibone's "Dictionary of Authors.") Gilfillan, (ROBERT,) a Scottish poet, born at Dunferm-

line about 1798. He wrote songs and other poems, (4th edition, 1851.) Died in 1850.

See a "Memoir of the Author," prefixed to the edition of his poems, 1851; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gilianez, zhe-le-å'nåz, or Gilles-Anès, a Portuguese navigator, who made discoveries on the west coast of

Africa about 1435.

Gilibert, zhe'le'bair', (Jean Immanuel,) a French
physician and naturalist, born at Lyons in 1741. He physician and naturalist, born at Lyons in 1741. He planted a botanic garden at Grodyon about 1775, and returned to Lyons in 1783. He published, besides other works, "Medical Anarchy," ("L'Anarchie médicinale," 3 vols., 1772,) which was commended by Haller, "Flora Lithuanica," (1781,) a "History of the Plants of Europe, or Elements of Practical Botany," (2 vols., 1798,) and an "Abridgment of the Natural System of Linnæus," (1802.) Died in 1814.

See J. Mollet, "Éloge historique de J. E. Gilibert," 1816; Quérard, "La France Littéraire." Gilimer. See Gelimer.

Gilj or Gilii, jee'le-ee or jel'yee, (FILIPPO LUIGI,) an Italian astronomer and botanist, born at Corneto in 1756, was director of the observatory founded by Gregory X111. Died at Rome in 1821.

Gilkens, Hil'kens, (PETER,) a jurist and legal writer, born at Ruremond, Netherlands, about 1558.

Gill, (Rev. ALEXANDER,) an English theologian, born in Lincolnshire in 1564. He was the author of "Sacred Philosophy of the Holy Scriptures."

in 1635.
Gill. (ALEXANDER) a son of the preceding, was born in London in 1597. He became usher, and afterwards head-master, of Saint Paul's School. Among his pupils was the poet Milton. Died in 1642.
Gill. (Englypp) an English landscape painter, born

Gill, (EDMUND,) an English landscape painter, born in London in 1820. Among his works are "A Storm Scene at St. Gowan's," (1846,) "Rapids," (1872,) and "The North-west Coast of Cornwall," (1882.) Gill, (John.) an English Baptist divine, of great learning both of the Control of Months and Control of Cont

ing, born at Kettering, Northamptonshire, 1697. 1719 he settled in London as pastor of a congregation at Horsleydown, where he preached for fifty years. He at Horsleydown, where he preached for fifty years. He published an "Exposition of the New Testament," (3 vols., 1746-48,) and an "Exposition of the Old Testament," (6 vols., 1748-63,) which are highly esteemed by the Baptists. Among his numerous other works is "A Body of Doctrinal and Practical Divinity," (3 vols., 1760-76). Died in 1787. 1769-70) Died in 1771.

Gille, zhèl, (CHARLES EUGÈNE,) a French lyric poet and dramatist, born in Paris in 1820, published "The Barber of Pézénas," a comedy, and a number of popular songs. He committed suicide in 1856.

Gilles, zhèl, (Jean,) a French musical composer, born at Tarascon in 1669; died in 1705.

Gilles, (NICOLE,) a French historian, who was sécrétaire-contrôleur of the treasury in the reign of Charles VIII. He wrote "Annals of France," a work of some

VIII. He wrote "Annals of France," a work of some merit, often reprinted. Died in 1503.

Gilles, (PIERRE,) a French naturalist, born at Albi in 1490. He travelled in the Levant for scientific purposes. "He was one of the first in France," says Weiss, "who cultivated natural history with success." ("Biographie Universelle.") He published, in Latin, a work "On the Nature of Animals," (1533,) consisting chiefly of translations from Ælian, a "Treatise on the Antiquities of Constantionals" (1561,) and other works. Died at Rome Constantinople," (1561,) and other works. Died at Rome in 1555.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" MORÉRI, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Gilles, zhel, (Pierre,) a Swiss Protestant minister, born about 1570, wrote a "History of the Church of the Vaudois," (1644.)
Gilles de Colonne. See Colonna, (Egidio.)

Gilles de Delft. See DELPHUS.

Gil-les'pie, (George,) a Scottish Presbyterian theologian, who was one of the commissioners sent to the Assembly of Westminster in 1643. He published "Treat-ises of Miscellaneous Questions," (1649.) "The Ark of the Testament Opened," (2 vols., 1661-77,) and other works. Died in 1648.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gillespie, (Thomas,) a Scottish Presbyterian minister, born near Edinburgh about 1708. He founded, about 1750, a sect called the "Synod of Relief." Died in 1774.
Gil-les'pie, (WILLIAM MITCHELL,) LL.D., an American engineer and writer, born in New York in 1816.

He graduated at Columbia College in 1834, and became professor of civil engineering in Union College at Schenectady in 1845. His principal work is "Roads and Railroads: a Manual for Road-Making," (1845.) said

Railroads: a Manual for Road-Making," (1845,) said to be one of the best treatises on the subject in the English language, (7th edition, 1854.) Died in 1868.

Gillet, zhe'là', (NICOLAS FRANÇOIS,) a French sculptor, born in 1709. He worked in Saint Petersburg, returned to France about 1778, and died in 1791.

Gilli, jèl'lee, or Gilj, (FILIPPO SALVATOR,) an Italian Jesuit and missionary, born near Spoleto in 1721. He spent twenty-five years in South America, and published after his return "The Natural, Civil, and Sacred History of the Spanish Provinces in South America." which was of the Spanish Provinces in South America," which was esteemed one of the best works that had been written on those countries until Humboldt's Travels appeared.

Died in 1789.
Gil'lies, (John,) a Scottish historian, born at Brechin,

his translation of the Orations of Lysias and Isocrates, The first part of his principal work, "The History of Ancient Greece and its Colonies," (2 vols. 4to,) came out in 1786, and in 1793 he succeeded Dr. Robertson as royal historiographer of Scotland. He afterwards published his "History of the World from the Reign of Alexander to that of Augustus," (2 vols., 1807–10,) which is a continuation of his History of Greece. He died at Clapham, near London, in 1836.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement;) "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gillies, (ROBERT PIERCE,) a Scottish writer, favourably known by his translations from the German. 1le lived near Edinburgh, and was a friend of Sir Walter Scott and of Wordsworth the poet. He was the first editor of the "Foreign Quarterly Review," and author of various works, among which are "Childe Alarique," Veteran," (3 vols., 1851.)

See Prescott's "Miscellanies," p. 180.

Gill'more, (QUINCY ADAMS,) an American general, born in Lorain county, Ohio, about 1825, graduated at West Point in 1849. He gained the rank of captain in 1861, and that of brigadier-general of volunteers early in 1861. He displayed skill as an engineer by the capture 1862. He displayed skill as an engineer by the capture of Fort Pulaski in April, 1862, and was appointed com-mander of the department of the South in June, 1863. He made a successful attack on the enemy's fortified position on Morris Island in July, began to bombard Fort Sumter and Charleston in August, and took Fort Wagner in September, 1863. Fort Sumter was reduced to a ruinous condition; but its garrison continued to hold it until February 17, 1865. He also damaged Charleston by batteries about four and a half miles distant from that city. He commanded the tenth corps in the operations against Petersburg and Richmond in the summer of 1864. He was appointed a brevet major-general of the regular army in March, 1865. He is the author of many works

on engineering subjects.

See Reid, "Ohio in the War," 1868.

Gillot, zhe'yo', (CLAUDE,) a French designer and engraver, born at Langres in 1673, was the master of Watteau. He was most successful in etching. His company. positions are chiefly burlesque. Died in Paris in 1722.

See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Gillot, (JACQUES,) a French scholar, born at Langres about 1550. He was a friend of Scaliger and Casaubon, and one of the authors of the celebrated "Satire Ménippée," which contributed greatly to the success of Henry Ly against the League He work, "Letters to League IV. against the League. He wrote "Letters to Joseph Scaliger," which were printed. Died in 1619. See Maimbourg, "Histoire de la Ligue," vol. iii.

Gill'ray, (JAMES,) a celebrated English caricaturist, born about 1750, excelled both in drawing and engraving. The satire of his caricatures was directed against social and political abuses; but he was frequently extravagant, and indulged in too great personalities. Died in 1815. See "Retrospective Review," vol. i., second series, 1853.

Gilly, zhe'ye', (JACQUES LAURENT,) a French general

of division, born in Languedoc in 1769; died in 1829. Gil'ly, (William Stephen,) an English writer, born about 1790, was canon of Durham and vicar of Norham. He published "The Spirit of the Gospel," (1818,) "Excursion to the Mountains of Piedmont and Researches

cursion to the Mountains of Piedmont and Researches among the Vaudois," (1824,) "Second Visit, or Waldensian Researches," (1831,) and other works. Died in 1855.

Gil'man, (CAROLINE,) an American authoress, wife of the Rev. Samuel Gilman, was born in Boston in 1794. Among her most popular works are "Recollections of a New England Housekeeper," and "Recollections of a Southern Matron." She has also published "Oracles for Youth," (1854,) "Sibyl, or New Oracles from the Poets," (1854,) and "Jairus's Daughter."

See GRISWOLD'S "Female Poets of America."

Gilman, (John Taylor,) an American Governor, born at Exeter, New Hampshire, in 1759. He was a member of the Continental Congress in 1782 and 1783, and became treasurer of his State in the latter year. In 1797 he was elected Governor of New Hampshire than the Enderglists. He was real-stated and the state of th in Forfarshire, in January, 1747. He published in 1778 by the Federalists. He was re-elected annually ur til 1807, was a very popular Governor, and filled the same office in 1813, 1814, and 1815. Died in 1828.

office in 1813, 1814, and 1815. Died in 1828.

Gilman, (SAMUEL,) D.D., an American divine and author, born in Gloucester, Massachusetts, in 1791, graduated at Harvard in 1811. He was pastor of a Unitarian church in Charleston, South Carolina, from 1819 until his death. Among his works are "Memoirs of a New England Village Choir," (1829,) and a poem called "The History of a Ray of Light." Died in 1858.

Gil'mer, (Thomas W.,) a Virginian politician and member of Congress. He was appointed secretary of the navy by President Tyler, and was killed by the

the navy by President Tyler, and was killed by the explosion of a large gun on the steamer Princeton in

February, 1844.

Gil'pin, (BERNARD,) an excellent English divine, born in Westmoreland in 1517. He was appointed one of the first professors of Christ Church College soon after it was founded by Henry VIII. He was educated in the Catholic faith; but he was subsequently converted to Protestantism, and, soon after the accession of Queen Mary, visited France and Holland. Returning to England in 1556, he was appointed Archdeacon of Durham and rector of Houghton-le-Spring, in the county of Durham, during the reign of Mary. The reformation he effected among the lawless borderers of this region, and his hold down strikens of the wide decrees of the region. his bold denunciations of the wickedness of the times, obtained for him the name of "the Apostle of the North." He refused the bishopric of Carlisle, offered him by Queen Elizabeth, preferring to remain at Houghton, where he thought his labours were most needed. Died in 1583.

See Wm. GILPIN, "Life of Bernard Gilpin," 1753; G. CARLE-TON, "Vita Bern. Gilpini," 1628.

Gil'pin, (HENRY D.,) an American lawyer and classical scholar, born in Philadelphia in 1801. He graduated at the University of Pennsylvania in 1819, was admitted to the bar in 1822, and soon became distinguished as an able lawyer. In 1840 he was made attorney-general of the United States. He edited the papers of James Madison, (3 vols. 8vo, 1840.) Died in 1860.

See "Memorial of Henry D. Gilpin," 1860; Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Gilpin, (RICHARD,) an English nonconformist minis-

ter, born in Cumberland about 1625. He published a "Treatise of Satan's Temptations," (1677.) Died in 1699. Gilpin, (SAWREY,) an English painter, brother of William Gilpin, noticed below, was born at Carlisle in 1733. His favourite subjects were horses and other Among his master-pieces are a "Group of Tigers," and the "Horses of Diomede." Died in 1807.

See BRYAN, "Dictionary of Painters."

Gilpin, (Rev. WILLIAM,) a distinguished English author, born at Carlisle in 1724. He taught a school at Cheam, in Surrey, until one of his pupils—Colonel Mitford, the historian—procured for him the living of Boldre, in Hampshire. He was the author of many valuable and well-written works, among which are a "Life of Bernard Gilpin," (1753,) a "Life of Wickliff," (1765,) a "Life of Cranmer," (1784,) and "Essays on Picturesque Beauty," etc. He described and illustrated the picturesque scenery

of England in a series of works, with plates finely engraved by himself. Died in 1804.

Gil Vicente, zheel or zhel ve-sen'tà, an eminent Portuguese dramatist, born at Barcellos in 1485. He was patronized by King John III., who, it is said, often performed parts in his comedies. He was himself an actor, and his daughter Paula was esteemed the first Portuguese actress of her time. Gil Vicente's works enjoyed a European reputation, and Erasmus is said to have learned Portuguese for the sole purpose of reading his comedies. He wrote nearly a century before Lope de Vega and Shakspeare, and probably did more than any other to build up the modern drama. His compositions include tragedies, comedies, and farces; also autos, or religious pieces for Christmas festivals. Among his best comedies are "The Judge of Beyra," and the "Portuguese Fidalgo." Died in 1557.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Вагвоза Маснаро, "Bibliotheca Lusitana;" Воитекшек, "Littérature Espagnole et Portugaise;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," (under Vicente.)

Gil y Zarate, Hèl e thå-rå'tà, (Don Antonio,) a Spanish dramatist, born in 1793 at the Escurial, where his parents resided as court actors. He brought out in 1835 his tragedy of "Doña Blanca de Borbon," which was favourably received, and was soon followed by another, entitled "Carlos II. el Hechizado," which established his reputation. Among his other dramas we may name "Rosamunda," and "Guzman el Bueno:" the latter is esteemed his best piece. Zarate filled several offices under the government, and was appointed professor of history at Madrid, and a member of the Spanish Academy.

Gimignano, je-mėn-ya'no, or Geminiani, ja-me-neå'nee, (GIACINTO,) an Italian painter, born at Pistoia in 1611, studied under Pietro da Cortona. His principal works are frescos in the Lateran at Rome and the Niccolini palace at Florence. Died in 1681. His son Lodovico (1644-97) was a painter of some merit.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Gimma, jėm'må, (GIACINTO,) an Italian writer, born at Bari in 1668; died in 1735. Ginani, je-nå'nee, or Zinani, dze-nå'nee, (GABRIEL,) an Italian poet, born at Reggio about 1560. Among his works is "Amerigo," (1590,) which Tiraboschi ranked with the best Italian tragedies of the sixteenth century.

Died about 1635.

Ginani, (GIUSEPPE,) COUNT, an Italian naturalist, born at Ravenna in 1692. He made a valuable collection of plants, shells, and other objects of natural history, on which he wrote several treatises. Died in 1753.

Gines or Ginez. See SEPULVEDA.
Ginguené, zhan'geh-na', (Pierre Louis,) an eminent
French critic and littérateur, born at Rennes in 1748. He became a resident of Paris in 1772. On the breaking out of the Revolution he favoured the republican cause, but always showed himself a friend to moderation. He was appointed in 1795 director-general of the commission of public instruction, and in 1798 was ambassador to the King of Sardinia. On his return he obtained, in 1799 or 1800, a seat in the Tribunat, from which, however, he was soon dismissed, on account of his opposition to the acts of Bonaparte. He now abandoned politics, and became a contributor to the "Literary History of France," which had been begun by the Benedictines. His greatest work, the "Literary History of Italy," (9 vols., 1810–24,) was left by him incomplete, and was continued by Salfi. Ginguené was the author of a poem of great merit, entitled "The Confession of Zulmé," and contributed numerous notices of Italian writers to the "Biographie Universelle." Died in Paris in November, 1816.

See "Notice sur Ginguené," by Saltr, appended to the "Histoire littéraire d'Italie," tome x.; Dacier, "Éloge de Ginguené;" D. J. Garat, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de P. L. Ginguené," 31;; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1814.

Gin'kel or Ginkell, van, (Godard or Godart,) sometimes written Ginkle, Earl of Athlone, a Dutch general of great ability, born at Utrecht, or in Gelder-land, about 1630. He had attained the rank of general when he accompanied the Prince of Orange to England, (1688.) He served at the battle of the Boyne, (1690,) and was appointed commander-in-chief in Ireland in 1691. was appointed commander-in-chef in Treland in 1691. He took Athlone, gained a decisive victory over the Irish at Aghrim in July, 1691, and completed the subjection of the island before the end of that year. He was rewarded with the title of the Earl of Athlone in 1692. He commanded the Dutch cavalry in Flanders in 1695 and 1696. "Ginkel was one of the bravest and ablest officers of the Dutch army," says Macaulay. In 1702 he obtained command of the Dutch troops under Marlborough. He died at Utrecht in 1702, leaving two Marlborough. He died at Utrecht in 1703, leaving two

See MACAULAY'S "History of England," vol. iv.

Giobert, jo-bart', (GIOVANNI ANTONIO,) an Italian chemist, born near Asti in 1761. He was the first in Italy to propagate the doctrines of Lavoisier, and he made some reforms or innovations in agriculture. 1800 he became professor of rural economy at Turin. He published "Annals of Rural Economy," (3 vois., 1793,) and other works. Died in 1834. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gioberti, jo-ber'tee, (VINCENZO,) an eminent Italian philosopher and patriotic statesman, born at Turin in philosopher and patriotic statesman, born at Turin in April, 1801. He graduated at the University of Turin, where in 1825 he was appointed professor of theology. In 1831 he became chaplain to the king, Charles Albert; but, being soon after accused of favouring the liberal party, he was first imprisoned, and subsequently exiled. party, he was first imprisoned, and subsequently extred. He resided more than ten years in Brussels, where he wrote his "Theory of the Supernatural," ("Teoria del Sopranaturale," 1838), and "Introduction to the Study of Philosophy," ("Introductione allo Studio della Filosofia," 1839.) In 1843 he published his "Civil and Moral Supremacy of the Italians," ("Il Primato civile e morale degli Italiani,") in which he advocates the contextion of the greatness of Light through a reformed e morale degli Italiani,") in which he advocates the restoration of the greatness of Italy, through a reformed papacy, a constitutional monarchy, and moderate freedom of the press. This work was received with enthusiasm by his countrymen, with the exception of the Jesuits, several of whom replied to it. His "Modern Jesuit," ("Gesuita moderno,") which appeared in 1847, caused a great sensation, and the expulsion of the Jesuits from Italy was soon after decreed by the pope. Gioberti's return to Turin in 1848 was celebrated by the Italians with the liveliest demonstrations of joy, and he was chosen soon after president of the Chamber of Deputies. The same year he was appointed minister of public instruction, and afterwards placed at the head of the ministry as president of the council. Owing to disagreement with his colleagues, he resigned this post in February, 1849. He died in Paris in October, 1851 or 1852, having previously published a treatise "On the Civil Renovation of Italy," (1851,) which was very favourably received. He was an eloquent and powerful writer and orator.

See Cruger, "Esquisses Italiennes;" G. Massari, "Vita di V. Gioberti," 1848, (translated into French, Brussels, 1853;) Cerise, "V. Gioberti," Paris, 1853; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Giocondo, jo-kon'do, [Lat. Jocun'dus,] (Fra Gio-VANNI,) a celebrated architect and antiquary, born at Verona about 1435. He became in 1494 professor of the ancient languages in his native city, and numbered among his pupils J. C. Scaliger. Being invited to Paris by Louis XII. in 1499, he built the bridge of Notre-Dame, which is regarded as one of the finest of that time. He was afterwards employed by the Venetians to superintend the turning off the waters of the Brenta from the lagunes of Venice. He was subsequently commissioned by Pope Leo X. to assist Raphael and San Gallo in the building of Saint Peter's Church. Giocondo had made a very large and valuable collection of ancient inscriptions, which he presented to Lorenzo the Magnificent. Died about 1537.

See Vasari, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; QUATREMÈRE DE QUINCY, "Dictionnaire d'Architecture."

Gioeni, jo-ā'nee, (Giuseppe,) an Italian naturalist, born at Catana in 1747. He published in 1790 a "Treatise on the Lithology of Vesuvius," ("Saggio di Litologia Vesuviana.") Died in 1822.

Gioffredo, jof-frā'do, (MARIO GAETANO,) an able architect, born at Naples in 1718. He was employed by

the government at Naples, and received the title of chief architect. Among his works are the church of Spirito Santo, and the Palazzo Campolieto. He published a "Treatise on Architecture," (1768.) Died in 1785.

See N. A. CARLINI, "Elogium M. G. Gioffredi," 1785.

Gioffredo, (PIETRO,) an Italian historian, born at Nice in 1629. He wrote "A History of Nice," in Latin, (1658,) and a "Description of the Maritime Alps." Died in 1692.

Gioja, jo'yā, (FLAVIO,) an Italian navigator, born near Amalfi about 1300. The invention of the mariner's compass has been erroneously ascribed to him.

See Klaproth, "Lettre sur l'Invention de la Boussole," Paris,

1834.

Gioja, (MELCHIORRE,) an eminent Italian political economist, born at Piacenza in 1767. He advocated the republican form of government in an essay which obtained a prize in 1796, and was appointed director of the bureau of statistics at Milan about 1803. He expressed his preference of the French régime in his work entitled "The French, Germans, and Russians in Lombardy," in 1511, aged thirty-four. As a colorist he was equalled

("I Francesci, i Tedeschi, i Russi in Lombardia," 1805.) ("I Francesci, I fedeschi, I Kussi in Lombardia," 1805.) He published an important work on political economy, called "New View of the Economic Sciences," ("Nuovc Prospetto delle Scienze economiche," 6 vols., 1815–19.) Among his other remarkable works are a "Treatise on Merit and Rewards," (1819.) and "The Philosophy of Statistics," (2 vols., 1826.) "M. Gioja," says Silvio Pellico, "was the most eminent thinker that the economical sciences have had in Italy in modern times." Died at Milan in 1820. Died at Milan in 1829.

See Tipaldo, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" Giuseppe Sacchi, "Memoria sulla Vita di M. Gioja," 1820; F. Bettini, "Cenni intorno alla Vita ed alle Opere di M. Gioja," 1843.

Giolfino, jol-fee'no, or Golfino, gol-fee'no, (Niccolò,) an Italian painter, born at Verona, lived about 1475. Giolito de' Ferrari, jo-lee'to da fêr-râ'ree, (GABRI-ELE,) a distinguished Venetian printer, whose works are

remarkable for the beauty of their typography. He was ennobled by the emperor Charles V. Died in 1581.

Giordani, jor-da'nee, (VITALE,) a Neapolitan mathematician, born at Bitonto in 1633. He became professor of mathematics in the College di Sapienza, at Rome.

Died in 1711.

Giordano, jor-da'no, (Luca,) surnamed FA PRESTO, an eminent Italian painter, born at Naples in 1632, was a pupil of Ribera, (Spagnoletto.) He afterwards studied under Pietro da Cortona at Rome, and was distinguished for the skill and rapidity with which he copied the works of the great masters. His father, who was very covetous, was constantly urging him to haste, from which he obtained the sobriquet of Fa Presto, ("Make Haste.") An tained the sobriquet of Fa Presto, ("Make Haste.") An anecdote is often told of him, that, when painting a picture of the Saviour and the Apostles, his father called him to dinner: "Luke, come down instantly: the soup is getting cold." "I am at your service," he replied: "I have only to make the twelve Apostles." He has been called "the Proteus of Painting," from his admirable imitations of the works of other artists. Being invited to Spain in 1670 by Charles II. he addried the Escurial to Spain in 1679 by Charles II., he adorned the Escurial with frescos, which rank among his master-pieces. His other principal works are the grand altar-piece in the church of the Ascension at Naples, and a number of frescos at Rome and Florence. Critics, while admitting the wonderful versatility of his genius, deny to him the highest rank in his art, since he never reaches the sublime. Died in 1705.

See Stirling, "Annals of the Artists of Spain;" Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Belloni, "Vite de' Pittori," Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Générale."

Giordano, (Sofia,) an Italian portrait-painter, born at Turin in 1779; died in 1829.

Giorgi, jor/jee, (Alessandro,) an Italian scholar and Latin poet, born at Venice in 1747; died in 1779.

Giorgi, (Antonio Agostino,) an Italian monk and linguist, born near Rimini in 1711. He wrote a work on the grammar, religion, and history of Thibet, entitled "Alphabetum Thibetanum," (1762.) "His erudition," says the "Biographie Universelle," "is confused, vain, and mendacious." Died in 1797.

See Fontani, "Elogio del P. Giorgi," 1798.

Giorgi, (DOMENICO) an Italian antiquary and bibli-

Giorgi, (DOMENICO,) an Italian antiquary and bibli-

ographer, born in 1690, lived in Rome. Died in 1747.
Giorgini, jor-jee'nec, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian chemist,
born at Carpi in 1821. He wrote several able chemical works.

Giorgione, jor-jo'nà, (Giorgio Barbarelli—bar-bâr-rel'lee,) called IL Giorgione di Castelfranco, a celebrated painter, was born at Castelfranco, near Treviso, in 1477. He is considered the founder of the Venetian school. He was a pupil of Giovanni Bellini, and a fellow-student of Titian, who became his rival. Bellini, and a possessed so free and firm a touch see him no one had possessed so free and firm a touch, so true and rich a colouring. He continued to ennoble his manner, and to present more ample outlines, more animated figures, and bolder foreshortenings. He was an excellent portrait-painter. His pictures are rare, many of his frescos having been injured by the air of Venice.

only by Titian and perhaps a few artists of a later period. "There have been only seven supreme colorists," Ruskin, "among the true painters whose works exist, —namely, Giorgione, Titian, Veronese, Tintoret, Correggio, Reynolds, and Turner; but the names of great designers are multitudinous."

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" MRS. JAMESON, "Memoirs of Early Italian Painters;" CARLO RIDOLFI, "Vite degli illustri Pittori Veneti," etc., 2 vols., 1648; RUSKIN, "Modern Painters."

Gioseffo, the Italian of Josephus, which see. Giottino, jot-tee'no, (Tommaso di Stefano—de stef'a-no,) or Tommaso di Lappo, an Italian painter, born at Florence in 1324. He was surnamed GIOTTINO because he imitated the manner of Giotto. He painted frescos and oil-pictures, some of which are extant. Died in 1356.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Giotto Angiolotto, jot'to ân-jo-lot'to, or Ambrogiotto, âm-bro-jot'to, [Lat. Joctus,] (Bondone,) an eminent Florentine painter, born in 1276. He studied under Cimabue, whom he far surpassed in the grace of his figures, harmony of colouring, and the easy flow of his draperies. He is regarded as one of the principal reformers of painting in Italy, and his portraits are char-acterized by a spirit and fidelity hitherto unknown since the revival of arts. He was also an architect and sculp-tor, and excelled in mosaics, one of which, called the Navicella, in the church of Saint Peter, is esteemed his master-piece. He numbered among his friends the illustrious Dante, and adorned with paintings the church of Saint Francis, where the great Italian poet was buried. He executed a number of historical pictures in fresco, nearly all of which have been lost. His portraits of Dante and Brunetto Latini are among his best works in that department. Died in 1336.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters;" LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy;" MRS. JAMESON, "Memoirs of Early Italian Painters."

Giovanelli, jo-va-nel'lee, (RUGGIERO,) an Italian composer, born at Velletri about 1560. He succeeded Palestrina as chapel-master at Saint Peter's, Rome, in 1594. He composed masses, motets, etc. He was living

Giovanetti, jo-vå-net'tee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian jurist, born at Bologna; died in 1586.

Giovanetti, (GIACOMO,) an eminent Italian jurist and economist, born at Orta (province of Novara) in 1787. He wrote "On the Civil State," ("Sullo Stato civile," 1809,) "On the Statutes of Novara," ("Degli Statuti Novaresi," 1830,) and other works. Died in

Giovanni, jo-vân'nee, (or John,) an Italian painter, was patronized by the emperor Otho III., whose palace at Aix-la-Chapelle he ornamented with paintings about

1000 A.D.

Giovanni, jo-vân'nee, (or John,) of UDINE, (oo'dena,) an Italian painter, born in 1494, was a student of Raphael. He was particularly known for his pictures of animals and flowers. Died in 1564.

Giovanni da Fiesole. See Fiesole. Giovanni da San Giovanni. See MANOZZI.

Giovanni Pisano, jo vân'nee pe-ŝâ'no, an Italian sculptor and architect, erected the Campo Santo at Pisa and the Castello del Novo at Naples. He also designed

and executed the monuments of three of the popes, and various other works. Died in 1320.

Giovannini, jo-vân-nee'nee, (GIACOMO MARIA,) an able engraver, born at Bologna in 1667. He engraved

able engraver, born at Bologna in 1667. He engraved several works of Correggio. Died in 1717.

Giove, the Italian of JUPITER, which see.

Giovenazzi, jo-và-nât'see, (VITO MARIA,) an Italian poet, born in Apulia in 1727; died in Rome in 1805.

Giovene, jo'và-nà, (GIUSEPPE MARIA,) an Italian naturalist, born at Molfetta in 1753; died in 1837.

Giovini, jo-vee'nee, (Angelo Aurelio Bianchi,) an able Italian historian and journalist, born at Como

an able Italian historian and journalist, born at Como in 1799. He published a "History of the Hebrews," (1844.) a "History of the Longobards," (1848.) and other works. He became editor of "L'Opinione," a Liberal journal of Turin, in 1848, and of the "Unione" in 1853. In 1852 he began the publication of a "History of the Company of the Longobards," (1848.) and other works. He became editor of "L'Opinione," a Liberal journal of Turin, in 1848, and of the "Unione" in 1853. In 1852 he began the publication of a "History of the publication of a "History of the lord with distinction under Moreau on the Rhine in 1796, served wit

Popes," of which ten or more volumes have appeared. He was hostile to the papal supremacy. Died in 1862. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Giovio, jo've-o, (BENEDETTO,) a historian and Latin poet, brother of Paolo, noticed below, was born at Como in 1471; died in 1544.

Giovio, (Giovanni Battista,) Count, an Italian writer, born at Como in 1748; died in 1814.
Giovio, [Lat. Jo'vius; Fr. Jove, zhov,] (Paolo,) a celebrated Italian historian, of an ancient family, born at Como in 1483. He was patronized by Leo X. and his successor, Clement VII., who made Giovio Bishop of Nocera and conferred upon him other distinctions. He was also distinguished by the favour of Francis I. and Was also distinguished by the layout of Francis I. and Charles V., and, having amassed a large fortune, built an elegant villa on Lake Como. His principal works are his "Lives of Illustrious Men," ("Elogia Virorum illustrium," (1546,) and "History of his Own Times," (1550,) both written in Latin and remarkable for grace and purity of style. As a historian, he cannot be relied on, since he himself admits in his letters that he wrote to please his patrons, and he was accustomed to say he had two pens,-one of gold, the other of iron. Died at Florence in 1552.

See Vossius, "De Arte historica;" BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary," under JOVE; DE THOU, "Histoire univer-selle;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Giovio, (Paolo,) [Fr. Paul Jove, pol zhov,] the Younger, a Latin poet and bishop, born at Como about 1530, was a grandson of Benedetto, noticed above. He became Bishop of Nocera in 1560, and was a member of the Council of Trent. He wrote short Latin poems of superior merit. Died about 1585.

Giraldi, je-rål'dee, (CINZIO GIAMBATTISTA,) an Italian dramatist and littlerateur, born at Ferrara in 1504, was for many years professor of medicine and philosophy in his native city. He wrote numerous tragedies, one of which, entitled "Orbecche," is esteemed one of the best dramas of that time. He also published "Gli Hecatomiti," or "The Hundred Novels," which acquired a wide popularity. Died in 1573. See Тівавоsсні, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Giraldi, [Lat. Giral/Dus,] (LILIO Gregorio,) alearned Italian poet and antiquary, born at Ferrara in 1479. He lived some years in Rome, and was appointed apostolic prothonotary. His chief works are a "History of the Heathen Gods," ("De Diis Gentium,") a "History of Greek and Latin Poets," (1545,) and critical "Dialogues on the Poets of our Times," (1551.) Died in 1552.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" Frizzoli, "De Vita et Operibus L. G. Giraldi," Venice, 1553; De Thou, "Histoire universelle;" Nicéron, "Hommes illustres."

Giraldus. See GIRALDI.
Giral'dus Cam-bren'sis, sometimes called Giraldus de Barry, and Sylvester Giraldus, a learned ecclesiastic and historian, born in Pembrokeshire, Wales, about 1146. He studied at the University of Paris, where he became a proficient in rhetoric and civil and canon law. After his return he was appointed one of the chaplains to Henry II., and preceptor to Prince John. Among his principal works are two on the geography of Ireland and of Wales, viz.: "Topographia Hiberniæ" and "Descriptio Cambriæ." As a historian, he shows great learning and research, mingled, however, with super-stition. Died about 1220. stition. Died about 1220. See "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1806.

Girard, je-rard' or He-rart', (ALBERT,) a Dutch mathematician, wrote a "New Invention in Algebra," (1629,) which Montucla called a remarkable work. Died in 1634.

Girard, zhe'rar', (ALEXIS FRANÇOIS,) a French engraver, born at Vincennes in 1789. Among his best works is "The Three Marys at the Tomb," after Ary Scheffer.

Girard, (BALTHASAR.) See GERARD.
Girard, BARON, a French general, born at Geneva in

a resident of Washington, United States, and wrote numerous treatises on fishes, reptiles, etc. He described the reptiles collected by the United States Exploring

Expedition.

Girard, (GABRIEL,) one of the most distinguished of French grammarians, born at Clermont-en-Auvergne

He was appointed royal interpreter for the Russian and Sclavonic languages. His work entitled "French Synonyms" (1736) was received with great favour, and has taken its place among the French classics. Voltaire said, "It will subsist as long as the language, and will even serve to make it subsist." Girard was elected to the French Academy in 1744. Died in 1748. See D'ALEMBERT, "Éloges des Académiciens."

Girard, (Grégoire,) called Père Girard, a Swiss teacher, born at Freyburg in 1765. He wrote several teacher, born at Freyburg in 1705. He wrote several treatises on education, one of which, called "Educational Course of the Mother-Tongue," ("Cours éducatif de la Langue maternelle," 1840,) obtained the Montyon prize of the French Academy. Died in 1850.

See E. Naville, "Notice biographique sur le Père Girard," 1850; Severus, "G. Girard; ein Character- und Lebensbild," 1853.

Girard, (JEAN,) a French jurist and Latin poet, born at Dijon in 1518; died in 1586.

Girard, (JEAN,) a French veterinary physician, born near Clermont-en-Auvergne in 1770. He wrote the "Anatomy of Domestic Animals," (2 vols., 1807,) and

other valuable works. Died in 1852.

Girard, (Jean Baptiste,) a French Jesuit and popular preacher, born at Dole about 1680. His name obtained a scandalous publicity by a charge of sorcery and other crimes, for which he was tried and acquitted in 1731. Died in 1733.

See "Détails historiques sur le Père Girard," etc., Paris, 1845.

Girard, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French general, born at Aulps (Var) in 1775, distinguished himself at Austerlitz in 1805, became general of division in 1809, and was killed at Ligny in 1815. "He was one of the most intrepid soldiers of the army," said Napoleon: "he had evidently the sacred fire."

Girard, (Jean de Villethierri—deh vèl'te'à're',) a French ecclesiastic, born in Paris in 1641, wrote many excellent treatises on morals and religion. Died in 1709.

See Dupin, "Bibliothèque des Auteurs ecclésiastiques."

Girard, (PIERRE SIMON.) an eminent French engineer, born at Caen in 1765. He was attached to the expedition to Egypt in 1798, and there obtained data for his valuable treatise "On the Agriculture, Commerce, and Industry of Egypt." He was appointed director of waters at Paris by Napoleon, and admitted into the Institute in 1813. He wrote many treatises on navigable capits. Died in 1816. gable canals. Died in 1836.

See CHARLES DUPIN, "Discours aux Funerailles de Girard;" BOISSARD, "Les Hommes illustres de Calvados;" QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire,"

Gi-rard', (Stephen,) a famous merchant and banker, born near Bordeaux, in France, May 24, 1750, was not liberally educated. He became a cabin-boy, a mate, and afterwards master, of a coasting-vessel. About 1776 he settled in Philadclphia as a trader. He eventually owned a fleet of merchant-vessels. When the yellow nowned a fleet of merchant-vessels. When the yellow fever raged in that city in 1793, he distinguished himself by his humane attentions to the sick, whom he nursed in the hospitals. Having purchased the building of the United States Bank, he established in 1812 a private bank, with a capital of \$1,200,000, which was increased to \$4,000,000. His bank prospered, and his notes were at par when all other paper money was depreciated. "It was the war of 1812," says Parton, "which suspended commerce that made this merchant "which suspended commerce, that made this merchant so enormously rich. . . . He was the very sheet-anchor of the government credit during the whole of that disastrous war." Although he could sometimes act the part of a benefactor to the community, it is said that he never had a friend. He died, without issue, in 1831, leaving property valued at about \$9,000,000, and directed that two millions should be applied to found a college for orphan boys, which was commenced in 1833 and opened in 1848. The main building of this college is considered the most admirable specimen of Grecian

architecture in America. It is one hundred and sixtyinine feet long, by one hundred and eleven feet wide, and is surrounded by a portico of thirty-four columns, each fifty-five feet high and six feet in diameter.

See Parton, "Famous Americans of Recent Times," 1867; "North American Review" for January, 1865; FREEMAN HUNT, "Lives of American Merchants," vol. i.

Girard, de, deh zhe'rār,' (Philippe Henri,) a French engineer and inventor, born in Vaucluse in 1775. He made some improvements in the steam-engine, and, according to a French biographer, produced rotary motion without a working-beam, (1806.) In 1810 he invented a useful machine for spinning flax, for which the jury of the Exposition of National Industry awarded him a gold medal in 1844. His friends claim for him the invention of the steam-gun, which is also ascribed to Perkins. He invented other machines, and owned or directed extensive manufactories of flax in France, Austria, and

Poland. Died in Paris in 1845.

See EMILE DESCHAMPS, "Notice biographique sur P. de Girard Inventeur, etc.," 1853; CHAPSAL, "P. de Girard," 1853; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Girardet, zhe'råR'då', (ABRAHAM,) a Swiss engraver, born at Locle in 1764. He engraved the "Transfiguration," after Raphael, and the "Rapc of the Sabine Women," after Poussin. Died in Paris in 1823. Girardet, (CHARLES,) a Swiss painter, of high reputation, born at Locle about 1808. He called himself KARL to distinguish himself from his father, Charles, who was an engraver. He produced a capital nicture

who was an engraver. He produced a capital picture of "Protestants surprised at Meeting," (1842,) and some Swiss and Italian landscapes. (1842,) and

Girardet, (EDOUARD,) a Swiss painter of genre, and engraver, a brother of the preceding, was born at Neufchâtel in 1819. He travelled in Egypt with his brother Karl, and worked in Paris. He represents Swiss scenery, manners, and costumes with success. After attaining the highest success in his art he suddenly relinquished it, and about a year later came before the world as a successful engraver. His engraving of the "Divicon of Gleyre" is much admired. Died in 1880.

Girardet, zhe'ran'da', (Jean,) a French historical painter, born at Luneville in 1709, received the title of first painter to Stanislas, ex-King of Poland. Died

in 1778.

See NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Girardi, je-rar'dee, (MICHELE,) an Italian anatomist, born at Limone, on Lake Garda, in 1731. He was professor of anatomy at Padua and Parma. He edited a magnificent edition of the "Plates of Santorini," (1775.) Died in 1797.

Girardin. See Saint-Marc Girardin.

Girardin, zhe'rār'dān', (JEAN PIERRE LOUIS,) an eminent French chemist, born in Paris in 1803, was a pupil of Thénard. He became in 1828 professor of chemistry applied to the arts, at Rouen. He published, besides other works, "Lectures on Elementary Chemistry," (1835,) which obtained two medals at Paris, "Memoirs of Applied Chemistry," and a "Treatise on Agriculture," (2 vols., 1852.) About 1858 he accepted a chair at Lile. Girardin, zhe'rär'dån', (JEAN PIERRE LOUIS,) an emi-

at Lille.

Girardin, de, deh zhe'rār'dān', (ALEXANDRE,) COMTE, a son of René Louis, noticed below, born in 1776, distinguished himself at Austerlitz, in Spain, Russia, etc., and became a general of division in 1814. Died in 1855.

Girardin, de, (DELPHINE GAY,) a popular authoress, born at Aix-la-Chapelle in January, 1804, was a daughter of Sophie Gay, noticed in this work. Her verses entitled "The Sisters of Saint Camille" (1822) gained a prize of the French Academy. She produced in 1824 a volume of "Essais poétiques." Her beauty and esprit rendered her a popular favourite. She was married to Émile de Girardin in 1831, after which she wrote "The

Girardin, de, (ÉMILE,) an enterprising French journalist, a natural son of Count Alexandre de Girardin, was born in Paris about 1804. He founded in 1831 the "Journal des Connaissances utiles," and made some efforts for the diffusion of cheap literature among the masses. In 1836 he founded "La Presse," a daily paper, (at forty francs per annum, about half the usual price, which he conducted with great ability and success until 1856. He killed Armand Carrel in a duel in 1836. He was elected a deputy several times, and supported nearly all parties in turn. The abdication of Louis Philippe is ascribed to the influence of Girardin, who attempted to secure the succession for the Comte de Paris. He afterwards became editor of the paper "La Liberté," which was fined 5,000 francs for opposing the government. In 1870 he boastfully predicted the success of the French over the Germans. He founded the "France" in 1874, and helped to defeat the Reactionary plot in 1877. Died

in 1881.

Girardin, de, (Ernest Stanislas,) a son of the following, was born in Paris in 1803. He became in 1848 a moderate member of the Legislative Assembly. In

1852 he was made a senator.

Girardin, de, (Louis Stanislas Cécile Xavier,) COMTE, a French officer, born at Lunéville in 1762, was a son of René Louis, noticed below. He was educated partly by J. J. Rousseau. As a deputy to the Legislative Assembly, 1791-92, he acted with the Constitutional party. He became a member of the Tribunat in 1800, and a general of brigade in the army of Joseph Bonaparte in Spain about 1808. After the restoration he was a Liberal member of the Chamber of Deputies. He left, besides political tracts, "Journal and Souvenirs, Speeches and Opinions," (2 vols., 1828.) Died in 1827. See Vatout, "Hommage à la Mémoire de S. Girardin," 1827; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Girardin, de, (RENÉ LOUIS,) MARQUIS, born in Paris in 1735, was a friend of the celebrated Rousseau, to whom he gave a retreat on his beautiful domain of Ermenon-ville. He wrote, besides other works, a treatise "On the Composition of Landscapes," (1777,) which was trans-lated into several languages. Died in 1808.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Girardon, zhe'rān'don', (François,) an eminent rench sculptor, born at Troyes in 1630. He studied French sculptor, born at Troyes in 1630. He studied at Rome, and after his return was distinguished by the favour of Louis XIV., being successively appointed pro-fessor, rector, and chancellor of the Academy of Painting and Sculpture. Among his master-pieces may be named the sculptures of the "Fountain of Pyramids" and the four principal figures of the "Bath of Apollo" at Versailles, the "Mausoleum of Cardinal Richelieu," and the "Rape of Proserpine." He enjoyed the friendship and patronage of the great painter Le Brun. Died in 1715. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Giraud, zhe'tō', (CHARLES JOSEPH BARTHÉLEMY,) a French jurist, born at Pernes in 1802. He was minister of public instruction in 1851, soon after which he became

professor of Roman law in the Faculty of Paris.

Giraud, (GIOVANNI,) COUNT, a celebrated Italian dramatist, of French extraction, born at Rome in 1776. He produced a number of successful comedies, (4 vols., 1808.) The most popular of these is entitled "The Tutor in a Quandary," ("L'Ajo nell' Imbarazzo," 1807.) He excels in comic power and vivacity. Died in 1834.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Giraud, (PIERRE,) a French cardinal, born at Montferrand in 1791. He became Archbishop of Cambrai in 1841, and a cardinal in 1847. Died in 1850.

See J. P. FABER, "Biographie du Cardinal Giraud," 1850.

Giraud, (PIERRE FRANÇOIS,) a French sculptor, born at Luc, in Provence, in 1783, gained the grand prize in 1806 for his "Wounded Philoctetus." Died in 1836.

Giraud, (PIERRE FRANÇOIS EUGENE,) a French painter and engraver, born in Paris in 1806.

Girault de Saint-Fargeau, zhe'rō' deh sân'fâr'zhō', (Eusèbe,) a French *littérateur*, born in Yonne in 1799. He published a "Geographical and Historical Dictionary of all the Communes of France," (3 vols., 1846-47,) and other works.

Girault-Duvivier, zhe'rō' dü've've-à', (CHARLES PIERRE,) a French grammarian, born in Paris in 1765. He published an "Analysis of the Best Treatises on French Grammar," (2 vols., 1811,) which was approved by the French Academy in 1814. Died in 1832. Girey-Dupré, zhe'rà' dü'prà', (Joseph Marie,) a French Girondist, born in Paris in 1769, assisted Brissot in the "Patriote Français." He was executed in November 1702.

Bet, 1793.

Girod-Chantrans, zhe'rō' shôn'trôn', (Justin,) a French naturalist, born at Besançon in 1750; died in 1841. He wrote several scientific works.

Girod de l'Ain, zhe'rō' deh lån, (Amédée,) Baron, at Gex

an able French advocate and legislator, born at Gex (Ain) in 1781. He was elected president of the Chamber of Deputies in 1831, and was president of the council of state from 1832 until 1847. Died in 1847.

Girodet-Trioson, zhe'ro'd\(\frac{1}{2}\)' tre'o'z\(\frac{1}{2}\)', (ANNE LOUIS,) a celebrated French painter, born at Montargis

in 1767. He studied for a time under David, and sub-sequently at Rome, where he produced his "Dream of Endymion," and several other pictures. Among his master-pieces we may name "Pygmalion and Galatea," a "Scene from the Deluge," and "The Revolt of Cairo." His works are characterized by great excellence of design, but they are frequently disfigured by extravagance and are deficient in animation. Girodet was an officer of the legion of honour, and a member of the Academy of Painting. Died in 1824.

See P. A. COUPIN, "Notice nécrologique sur la Vie, etc. de Girodet," 1825; QUATREMÈRE DE QUINCY, "Éloge de Girodet," 1825; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See Osuna. Giron.

Giron de Loaysa, He-rôn' dà lo-ī'sā, (GARCIAS,) a bearned Spanish prelate, born at Talavera in 1542. He became almoner to Philip II. of Spain in 1585, and Archbishop of Toledo in 1598. Died in 1599.

Gironi, je-ro'nee, (ROBUSTIANO,) an Italian antiquary, born near Milan in 1769; died in 1838.

Girou de Buzareingues, zhe'roo' deh bü'ză'râng', (LOUIS FRANCOIS CHARLES) a French physiologist and

(Louis François Charles,) a French physiologist and writer on agriculture, born in 1773; died in 1856.

Giroust, zhe'roo', (Jacques,) a French Jesuit and pulpit orator, born at Beaufort, in Anjou, in 1624; died

in 1689.

m 1689.

Girs, yèers?(GILES, or ÆGIDIUS,) a Swedish chronicler, born in Södermannland about 1580, wrote a work entitled "Chronicles of Gustavus I. and Eric XIV.," ("Gustaf I. och Eric XIV. Chrönicor," 1670.) Died in 1639.

Girtanner, gèer/tân/ner, (CHRISTOPH,) a Swiss physician, born at Saint Gall in 1760. Among his works is a "Treatise on Venereal Diseases," (1794.) Died in 1800.

Gir'tin, (THOMAS,) an English artist, born in 1773. Among his works are a collection of "Views in Paris."

Died in 1802.

Giry, zhe're', (François,) a learned French eccle-

siastic and philanthropist, son of Louis, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1635. He was the number of religious works. Died in 1688. See Raffron, "Vie du P. Giry," 1691. He was the author of a

Giry, (Louis,) a French translator, born in Paris in 1595. He was a member of the French Academy. Among his versions, which were received with favour, were those of Plato's "Crito," Plato's "Apology for Socrates," and ten books of Saint Augustine's "Civitas Dei." Died in 1665.

See Pellisson, "Histoire de l'Académie Française."

Gisbert, zhès'bair', (BLAISE,) a French Jesuit and pulpit orator, born at Cahors in 1657. He was the author of "Christian Eloquence in Theory and Practice," and other works. Died in 1731.

Gisbert, (JEAN,) a French Jesuit, born at Cahors in

1639, became professor of theology and principal of the Jesuits' College at Toulouse. He was the author of a work entitled "Antiprobabilismus," etc., which is eulogized by Dupin. Died in 1711.

See Dupin, "Bibliothèque des Auteurs ecclésiastiques," etc.

Giā'borne, (Thomas,) an English divine and poet, born at Derby in 1758. He became perpetual curate of Barton-under-Needwood, Staffordshire, in 1783, and prebendary of Durham in 1826. His principal works are. "Principles of Moral Philosophy," (1789,) "Walks in a Forest, or Poems," (1794,) "Duties of the Female Sex," (14th edition, 1847,) and sermons, which were commended by Robert Hall. Died in 1846.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for June, 1846.

Ģis'co, [Gr. Γίσκων or Γέσκων; Fr. Giscon, zhès'kòn',] a Carthaginian general, who commanded in Sicily in 338 в.с.

Gisco, a Carthaginian general, who at the end of the first Punic war, 241 B.C., took command of the army in Sicily. On their arrival in Africa his troops mutinied and commenced the civil war called "the Inexpiable." Gisco, having been sent to negotiate with the rebels, was seized by them and put to death about 239 B.C.

Giseke, gee'zeh-keh, or Giesecke, (Nikolaus Dietrich,) a German poet, born in Hungary in 1724. He became court preacher at Quedlinburg, and super-intendent at Sondershausen. He wrote religious and lyric poems, which were favourably received. Died in

Giseke, (PAUL DIETRICH,) a German botanist and

physician, born at Hamburg in 1745; died in 1796.

Gismondi, jès-mon'dee, (CARLO GIUSEPPE,) an Italian mineralogist, born at Mentone in 1762; died in 1824

Gisors, zhe'zor', (ALPHONSE HENRI,) born in Paris in 1796, was appointed architect of the Palais du Luxembourg in 1834. Among his works are the Normal School, Paris, (1842,) and the chamber of the senate. He became a member of the Institute.

Ģĭ-tī'a-das, [Gr. Γιτιάδας,] a Lacedæmonian architect,

statuary, and poet, flourished about 520 B.C. He completed the temple of Athena Poliouchos at Sparta, and adorned it with a bronze statue of the goddess.

Giudici, joo'de-chee, (CARLO MARIA,) an Italian painter and sculptor, born in the province of Milan in 1723, was the master of Andrea Appiani. Among his works is a bas-relief of "Adam and Eve expelled from Eden". Died in 1864. Eden." Died in 1804.

Giulay. See GYULAI.

Giuliano, (MAJANO DI.) See MAJANO.
Giulini, joo-lee'nee, (Giorgio,) an Italian historical writer, born at Milan in 1714. He displayed great eru-dition and good judgment in a work on the mediæval history of Milan and the Milanese, "Memorie spettanti alla Storia, al Governo ed alla Descrizione della Citta e della Campagna di Milano ne' Secoli bassi," (9 vols., 1760-75.) Died in 1780.

See FABRONI, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium."

Giulio Romano, joo'le-o ro-ma'no, sometimes also written Julio Romano, [Fr. Jules Romain, zhul ro'mān',] or Giulio Pipi, joo'le-o pee'pee, a celebrated Italian painter and architect, born in Rome in 1492. He was a student and intimate friend of Raphael, of whom he became the principal heir. After the death of his preceptor he completed several works which that great artist had left unfinished. He was also employed by Pope Clement VII. as architect of a palace. He was liberally patronized by the Duke of Mantua, in whose saloon he painted his greatest work, a representation of the Giants struck by the Thunderbolts of Jupiter. The designs of Giulio display great powers of invention and uncommon sublimity of thought; but his colouring is dry and defective. As an architect, he stood so high that upon the death of San Gallo he was appointed to superintend the construction of Saint Peter's at Rome; but he died in 1546, before reaching that city. About two hundred and fifty of Giulio's best designs have been engraved, one of which is the "Triumph of Titus and Vespasian."

See Vasari, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," under Pippi.

Giunone. See Juno. Giunta, joon'ta, sometimes called Zonta, dzon'ta, FILIPPO,) an Italian printer, born in Florence in 1450. In company with his son Bernardo, he established presses in Florence, Geneva, and Venice. Their editions of the Greek authors were highly valued. Filippo died

He painted frescos at Pisa and Assisi. He was perhaps the best artist of his epoch.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Giuntino, joon-tee'no, or Giuntini, joon-tee'nee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian astronomer, born at Florence in 1523. He became a Protestant, and settled at Lyons, where he died in 1590.

Giusti, joos'tee, (Antonio,) an Italian painter of the Florentine school, born in 1624. He painted landscapes and animals with success. Died in 1705.

and animals with success. Died in 1705.

Giusti, (GIUSEPPE,) an eminent Italian satiric poet, born near Pescia in 1809. He published in 1835 a poem "On the Death of Francis I.," which caused a great sensation. This was succeeded by the "Dies Iræ," "Health-Drinking to the Weathercock," ("Il Brindisi di Girella,") "The Humanitarians," ("Gli Umanitari,") and other caustic satires on the political and social vices of the day. An adherent of moderate liberalism, he was equally severe on the oppressors of his country and on the so-called party of Young Italy. He became a member of the Tuscan Chamber of Deputies in 1848. Giusti numbered among his friends Capponi, Manzoni, and D'Azeglio. Died in 1850.

See "Giuseppe Giusti and his Times," 1864, by Susan Horner; "North British Review" for November, 1864.

Giustiniani, joos-te-ne-ã'nee, written also Justiniani, (AGOSTINO,) a learned ecclesiastic, born at Genoa in 1470. He was profoundly versed in biblical literature and the Oriental tongues, and published an edition of the Psalter in Hebrew, Greek, Arabic, and Chaldee, with three Latin interpretations and glosses, being the first polyglot edition of the Scriptures. He was invited to Paris by Francis I., who conferred on him a pension and appointed him professor of Oriental languages in the university of that city. He was made Bishop of Nebbio, in Corsica, in 1514. He was lost at sea in 1536, while going from Genoa to Corsica.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" P. Giovio, "Elogia Virorum illustrium."

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (Bernardo,) a Venetian statesman and historian, of a noble family, born in 1408. He was employed on several important embassies, and rose through various preferments to be a member of the Council of Ten, and procurator of Saint Mark, the highest office in the republic next to that of doge. He wrote a "History of Venice," (in Latin,) which is highly valued for its accuracy. It was left unfinished. Died in 1489. See Stella, "Vita di Bernardo Giustiniani," 1553.

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (FABIAN,) Bishop of Ajaccio, born in Genoa about 1578; died in 1627. He wrote a Biblical concordance.

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (Geronimo,) a poet, born at Genoa about 1560. He wrote "Jephthah," a tragedy, (1583,) and translated the "Ajax Furiosus" of Sophocles into Italian, (1603.)

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (Lorenzo,) [Lat. Lauren'Tius Justinia'Nus; Fr. Laurent Justinien, lō'-rōn'zhüs'te'ne'ān',] Saint, first Patriarch of Venice, was born at Venice in 1380. He became patriarch in 1451, and died in 1465, leaving many sermons and letters.

See Bernardo Giustiniani, "Sancti L. Justiniani Vita," 1475;
Johann Peter Silbert, "Leben des heiligen L. Justiniani," 1836.

Giustiniani, (LORENZO,) an Italian bibliographer, born in 1761. He became keeper of the Royal Library of Naples in 1815. Among his works are a "Geographical Dictionary of the Kingdom of Naples," (13 vols., 1797–1816,) and "Historical and Critical Memoirs of the Royal Library (Borbonica) of Naples," (1818.) Died in 1824.

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (MARCANTONIO,) was Doge of Venice from 1684 until 1688, during which time the Venetians conquered the Morea from the Turks.

Died in 1688.

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (MICHELE,) born at Genoa in 1612, wrote "Memorable Letters," ("Lettere memo-rabili," 3 vols., 1675.) Died about 1680. Giustiniani or Justiniani, (ORSATTO,) a Venetian

poet and nobleman, born in 1538. He produced, besides other poems, a poetical version of the "Œdipus Tyranin 1519, Bernardo in 1551.

Giunta da Pisa, joon'tå då pee'så, a painter of the Florentine school, flourished between 1210 and 1240.

poet and nobleman, born in 1538. He procother poems, a poetical version of the "CF florentine school, flourished between 1210 and 1240.

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (PIETRO,) a Venetian mons except John Bright. His speech of four hours on senator and historian. He published, in 1576, a Latin "History of Venice."

Giustiniani or Justiniani, (Pompeio,) an Italian general, born in Corsica in 1569, was appointed governor or commandant of Candia by the Venetians. He was

Givry, de, deh zhev're', (Anne d'Anglure-dôn'glüR',) a celebrated French captain, born about 1560, was a faithful adherent of Henry IV., for whom he fought against the League. He was killed at the siege of Laon

Gjallar-horn. See HEIMDALL.
Gjöranson, jö'rån-son, (Johan,) a Swedish divine and antiquary, born about 1712; died in 1769.
Gjörwell, jör'ŵell, (KARL KRISTOFER,) a Swedish editor, born at Landscrona in 1731. He founded the "Swedish Mercury," (1755,) and was the first who edited literary and critical journals in Sweden. Died in 1811. See "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Glaber, glå'ber, (RODULPHE,) a French chronicler of

Glaber, glå'ber, (Rodulphe,) a French chronicler of the eleventh century. He wrote a chronicle of events from 900 A.D. to 1046, which is of some value.
Glabrio. See ACILIUS.
Gladbach, glåt'båk, (Georg Jakob,) a German naturalist, born at Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1736, wrote a "Treatise on Butterflies," (1777.) Died in 1796.
Glad'den, (A. H.,) an American general, born in South Carolina. He served as an officer in the Mexican war, (1846-47.) Having taken arms against the Union, he was killed at Shiloh in April, 1862.
Gladstone, glad'ston, (Sir John,) a British merchant, born in Scotland about 1764. He became an eminent citizen and successful merchant of Liverpool, which he represented in Parliament. Died in 1852.

presented in Parliament. Died in 1852. Gladstone, (The Right Hon. WILLIAM EW'ART,) an represented in Parliament.

eminent English statesman, financier, orator, and author, a younger son of the preceding, was born in Liverpool, December 29, 1809. In 1831 he graduated at Christ Church, Oxford, as a double first-class,—that is, with the highest excellence in classics and mathematics. He was elected to Parliament by the Conservatives of Newark in 1832, and appointed a lord of the treasury by Sir Robert Peel in December, 1834. On the accession of the Whigs, in April, 1835, he retired from office. In 1838 he published "The State in its Relations with the Church," an argument in favour of the union of church and state, which, says Macaulay, "though not a good book, shows more talent than many good books. good book, shows more talent than many good books. It contains some eloquent and ingenious passages. It bears the signs of much patient thought." ("Edinburgh Review" for April, 1839.) He married a daughter of Sir Stephen R. Glynne in 1839.

On the formation of a new ministry by Sir Robert Peel in 1811 Mr. Glydstone become vice president of

Peel in 1841, Mr. Gladstone became vice-president of the board of trade, and master of the mint. He distinguished himself in this position by his financial skill and knowledge of commercial affairs, and was made president of the board of trade in May, 1843. He was appointed secretary for the colonies in 1845, and supported Sir Robert Peel in the repeal of the corn-laws in 1846.

In 1847 he was elected as representative of Oxford University in Parliament. Having differed from his party on several important questions, and having become iden-tified with the Conservative Liberals, or Peelites, he entered the coalition ministry of Lord Aberdeen, as chancellor of the exchequer, in December, 1852. A short time after the accession of Palmerston as premier, in February, 1855, Mr. Gladstone resigned, with several other Peelites. He co-operated with Cobden and others in 1855 in their efforts to terminate the Crimean war; and he strenuously opposed the Chinese war in 1857. He declined to take office in the ministry of Lord Derby in 1858, but accepted an embassy as commissioner to the Ionian Isles in that year. In June, 1859, he was appointed chancellor of the exchequer in the cabinet of Palmerston. His humane aversion to war and his partaility for free trade and frugality inclined him to act with the Liberal party and the Manchester school. He is considered the greatest of British financiers, and as an orator has probably no equal in the House of Com-

the Budget of 1860 was a wonderful union of reasons

ing and declamation.

He continued to represent Oxford University until 1865, when he was defeated by the Tory candidate. After the death of Lord Palmerston he became the leader of the House of Commons, and retained the office of chancellor of the exchequer under Earl Russell. Russell and Gladstone introduced a bill for electoral reform, on which the latter made a great speech, April 28, 1866. This bill having been defeated, the ministers resigned in June, 1866. He advocated the disestablishment and disen-dowment of the Episcopal Church of Ireland, which was opposed by Disraeli and the Tories. After a long debate on this measure, Gladstone's resolution was passed, by a majority of sixty-five, on the 1st of May, 1868; Disraeli, though defeated, would not resign, and the question became the chief issue in the next election. The Liberal party having gained a large majority in the general election of November, Mr. Gladstone became prime minister, December 4, 1868. He appointed Sir William Page Wood lord chancellor; Robert Lowe, chancellor of the exchequer; Lord Clarendon, secretary for foreign affairs; and John Bright, president of the board of trade. He brought in a bill to disestablish the Irish Church, which passed the House of Commons by a majority of one hundred and fourteen about May 31, but was mutilated in the House of Lords by important amendments, which the Commons rejected after Mr. Gladstone had made a great speech on the subject. This resistance of the peers to the will of the majority of the resistance of the peers to the will of the majority of mation caused great excitement, and a dangerous crisis seemed to be imminent; but in July, 1869, a compromise was effected, and the bill of Mr. Gladstone, slightly the House of Lords. This modified, was adopted by the House of Lords. This administration remained in power until February, 1874, and its later years were fruitful in legislation. Mr. Gladstone had offered to resign in 1873, on the rejection of the University Education (freland) bill. At the general election of 1874 Mr. Gladstone was re-elected for Green-He attempted to prevent the passing of the Public Worship Regulation Act, and at the end of 1874 published an important pamphlet on the Vatican Decrees. At the beginning of 1875 he formally retired from the leadership of the Liberal party, but the eastern policy of the Conservative government soon roused him into activity, and evoked from him two pamphlets on the Bulgarian massacres. In the winter months of 1879 he commenced an electoral campaign of astonishing activity in Midlothian, and he completed it before the general election of 1880, winning the seat from Lord Dalkeith by 1597 votes against 1368. He then formed a government in which he himself was Chancellor of the Exchequer until 1883. The first great measure of this administration was the Irish Land Act.

administration was the Irish Land Act.

Among his important publications is "Studies on Homer and the Homeric Age," (3 vols., 1858) In 1869 appeared his "Juventus Muudi: the Gods and Men of the Heroic Age." Since then he has contributed articles on "Ritualism" to the "Contemporary Review," and on "The Evangelical Movement" to the "British Quarterly Review," (1879): in 1876 he published "Homeric Synchronism: an Inquiry into the Time and Place of Homer."

Place of Homer." Glafey, (ADAM FRIEDRICH,) a German publicist, born at Reichenbach in 1692, became archivist at the court of Dresden in 1726. Died in 1753.

Glaire, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a French theologian and Orientalist, born at Bordeaux in 1798. He became professor of Hebrew at the Sorbonne in 1841, and in 1845 councillor of the University, He published a "Hebrew and Chaldee Hand-Lexicon," and other works.

Glaisher, (James,) an English aeronaut. elected a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1849.

Glaize, glaz, (Auguste Barthélemy,) a French painter, born at Montpellier about 1812. He worked in

Paris, and gained a first medal in 1854.
Glandorp, glan'dorp, (JOHANN,) a German philologist, born at Münster, learned languages under Melanch-

thon. He became professor of history at Marburg in 1560, and published "Onomasticon Historiæ Romanæ," 1589,) and other works. Died in 1564. See Reineccius, "Vita Glandorpii."

Glanvil, (BARTHOLOMEW.) See BARTHOLOMÆUS DE

GLANVILLE

Glan'vii, (Sir Joun,) an able English lawyer, born about 1590, was speaker of Parliament in 1640. Having become a partisan of Charles I., he was imprisoned by the dominant party from 1645 to 1648. He died in 1661, and left "Reports of Cases of Controverted Elections."

See PRINCE's "Worthies of Devon."

Glanvil, (JOHN,) an English poet, grandson of the

Glanvii, (John,) an English poet, grandson of the preceding, born in 1664. He made the first English translation of Fontenelle's "Plurality of Worlds," and published a number of poems. Died in 1735.

Glan'vil or Glan'vill, (Joseph,) an eminent English divine, born at Plymouth in 1636. Having taken his degree at Oxford University, he published in 1661 a work entitled "The Vanity of Dogmatizing," in which he assails the system of Aristotle. In 1665 he published his "Scepsis Scientifica," etc., a remodelling of the former treatise. sis Scientifica," etc., a remodelling of the former treatise, which is commended by Hallam. About the same time he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society. He was a believer in witchcraft, and published, among other works, "Philosophic Considerations touching the Being of Witches," etc. Died at Bath in 1680.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" "Retrospective Review," vol. i., 1853; "Biographia Britannica."

Glan'ville, de, (RANULPHUS or RALPH,) an eminent English lawyer, became chief justiciary of the kingdom under Henry II. He is supposed to have been the author of one of the earliest legal treatises that appeared in England. Having accompanied Richard I. to Palestine, he lost his life at the siege of Acre in 1190.

See Foss, "The Judges of England," vol. i.

Glaph'ỹ-ra, [Gr. Γλαφύρα,] daughter of Archelaus, King of Cappadocia, was successively married to Alex-

ander, son of Herod and Mariamne, Juba, King of Libya, and Archelaus, son of Herod. Died 7 A.D.

Glap'thorne or Glap'thorn, (HENRY,) an English dramatic poet of the time of Charles I. He was the author of "Albertus Wallenstein," a tragedy, "The Holtander" a comedy and other plans which lander," a comedy, and other plays, which were popular

See Baker, "Biographia Dramatica;" "Retrospective Review," vol. x., 1824.

Glareanus, glå-re-å'nus, (HENRICUS LORITUS,) a Swiss poet, musician, and scholar, born at Glarus in 1488, was a friend of Erasmus. In 1512 he was crowned as poet-laureate by the emperor Maximilian. He founded a school for belles-lettres at Friburg, in Brisgau, and acquired a high reputation by his vast erudition. Among his chief works are "Annotationes in Titum Livium,

(1540,) and a valuable treatise on music, entitled "Dode-cachordon," (1547.) Died at Friburg in 1563.

See H. Schreiber, "H. L. Glareanus, gekrönter Dichter," etc., 1837; Erasmus, "Epistolæ XVIII.;" M. Adam, "Vitæ Philosophorum Germanorum;" G. Vossius, "De Scientiis Mathematicis."

Glaser, glå'zer, (СНRІSТОРН,) a Swiss chemist, born at Bâle, was apothecary to Louis XIV. of France. He published a "Treatise on Chemistry," (1663,) which was often reprinted.

See F. Hoefer, "Histoire de la Chimie."

Glaser, glá'zer, (Johann Friedrich,) a German phy-

Glass or Glas, (Johns, 1707; died in 1789.
Glass or Glas, (Johns,) a Scottish clergyman, born in Fifeshire in 1695, is noted as the founder of a sect called Glassites. For his opposition to some of the principles of the Church of Scotland, he was deprived of his benefice in 1728. His sect were afterwards called Sandefice in 1728. His sect were afterwards called Sandemanians. Died in 1773. He left works published in 4 vols., 1762.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Glass, (John,) a son of the preceding, born at Dundee in 1725. He became captain of a merchant-ship, and on a voyage from Brazil to London was murdered by his crew, in 1765. He left a "Description of Teneriffe."

Glass, glås, [Lat. Glas'sius,] (Solomon,) a German Lutheran divine, eminent as a biblical critic, was born at

Sondershausen in 1593. He became professor of theology at Jena, and superintendent of the churches and schools of Saxe-Gotha. His principal work is "Sacred Philology, in which the Style, Literature, and Signification of the Holy Scriptures are unfolded," ("Philologia Sacra qua S. Scripturæ Stylus Litteratura et Sensus expanditur," 1623,) which was highly esteemed and often reprinted. Died in 1656.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Glassbrenner, glås'brån-ner, (Adolf,) a German satirist, born at Berlin in 1810. He wrote, among other humorous works, "Berlin as it Eats and Drinks," (1832,)

Glassius. See Glass, (Solomon.)
Glauber, glöw'ber, (Johann,) a distinguished landscape-painter, sometimes called POLYDORE, was born at Utrecht in 1646. His pictures are chiefly representations of Italian and Alpine scenery. Died in 1726.

Glauber, (Johann Gottlier,) a landscape-painter, surnamed Myrtill, born in 1656, was a brother of the preceding. Died in Breslau in 1703.

Glauber, glau'ber or glöw'ber, (Johann Rudolph,) a German chemist, born at Karlstadt about 1604, was a professor of alchemy. He lived at Frankfort, Cologne, and Amsterdam. He made several useful discoveries, among which was the salt that bears his name and made among which was the salt that bears his name, and made improvements in chemical apparatus. Between 1646 and 1668 he published numerous Latin and German works, among which is "Miraculum Mundi," (1653.) Died in Amsterdam in 1668.

See F. Hoefer, "Histoire de la Chimie."

Glaucia, glau'she-a, (CAIUS SERVIL'IUS,) a Roman demagogue, contemporary with L. Apuleius Saturninus, whose fate he shared about 99 B.C. (See SATURNINUS.) Glau'ς I-as, [Γλανκάας,] a Greek sculptor of Egina,

flourished about 480 B.C.
Glaucias, a king of the Illyrians in the time of Alex-

Glau'con, [Γλαύκων,] a Greek philosopher, a brother of Plato, lived about 400 B.C. He was one of the interlocutors in the "Republic" of Plato, and in the "Parmenides."

Glaucus, [Gr. Γλαύκος,] a prophetic marine deity of Greek mythology. According to one tradition, he was originally a fisherman, who obtained immortality by eating a certain herb. He built the ship Argo, and accompanied the Argonautæ to Colchis. See Keightley's "Mythology."

Glaucus, a Greek statuary, born at Chios, (Scio,) red in the sixth century B.C. He is said to have inlived in the sixth century B.C. vented the art of soldering metals.

Glaucus, a son of Minos, while a child fell into a vessel of honey and was smothered. The poets feigned that he was restored to life by Polyidus, a soothsayer.

Gleditsch (JOHANN GOTILIEB,) an eminent German otanist, born at Leipsic in 1714. He was appointed botanist, born at Leipsic in 1714. He was appointed professor of anatomy, and director of the botanic garden at Berlin, in 1740. He published, besides other works, a "System of Plants founded on the Position of the Stamens," (in Latin, 1764.) "Essays on Physics, Botanv, and Economy," (3 vols., 1767.) and an "Introduction to Forest Science," (1774.) Died in 1786.

Gleichen, von, (FRIEDRICH WILHELM.) a German

naturalist, called Russworm, was born at Baireuth in 1717. Among his works is "Microsopic Discoveries in Plants, Insects," etc., (1777.) Died in 1783.

Gleichen, (VICTOR FERDINAND FRANCIS EUGENE GUSTAVUS ADOLPHUS CONSTANTINE FREDER C.)

COUNT, formerly known by his first title of Pr nce Victor of Hohenlohe, is a nephew of the Queen, and was born in 1833. He served for some years in the navy, but is eminent as a sculptor. Among his works we may mention the fine statue of Alfred the Great at Wantage.

appointed chaplain-general to the forces, (1846.) Among his principal works are the romances of "The Hussar," "Chelsea Pensioners," and "The Subaltern," (1825.) "The Campaign of New Orleans," "The Story of the Peninsular War," "Life of Lord Clive," and "Memoirs of Warren Hastings," which Lord Macaulay has characterized as "three big, bad volumes, full of undigested correspondence and undiscerning panegyric." "Mr. correspondence and undiscerning panegyric." "Mr. Gleig's Life of Hastings," says Mr. Allibone, "forms a proper companion to Abbott's 'Life of Napoleon.' We can say nothing more condemnatory of both."

Gleim, glīm, (Johann Wilhelm Ludwig,) a popular German poet, sometimes called "Father Gleim," born near Ermsleben in 1719. He was the author of fables, romances, anacreontic poems, a didactic poem entitled "Halladat," etc.; but he is chiefly celebrated for his "War-Songs," ("Kriegslieder.") Died in 1803.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Wilhelm Körte, "J. W. L. Gleim's Leben," 1811; MEUSEL, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Gleizes, glaz, (JEAN ANTOINE,) a French vegetarian and philosophical writer, born at Dourgne in 1773; died in 1843.

Glemona, da, da gla-mo'na, (Basile,) a missionary and Chinese scholar. He resided many years in China,

and produced a Chinese lexicon.

Glen, de, deh glên, (John,) a Flemish engraver on wood, born at Liege. He published in 1601 a curious work, called "On Dress, Manners, Ceremonies," etc., ("Des Habits, Mœurs, Cérémonies et Façons de faire.")

Glen'dow-er or Glendwr, (OWEN,) a celebrated Welsh chieftain, born in Merionethshire about 1350, was descended from Llewelyn, Prince of Wales. He was early patronized by King Richard II., to whom he faithfully adhered until the deposition of that monarch. Being roused to resistance by the oppression exercised against his countrymen by Henry 1V., he laid claim, about 1400, to the crown of Wales. The king soon after marched with an army against Glendower, who, without coming to an engagement, led them through the mountainous tracts until, worn with fatigue and famine, they were forced to retreat. A second expedition undertaken by King Henry was likewise unsuccessful; and in 1402 Glendower gained a signal victory over the English near Knighton. Having assembled a large army, the king marched for the third time into Wales; and Glendower, unwilling to risk an encounter with so superior a force, retired to the mountains. With Mortimer and Henry Percy, surnamed Hotspur, he formed a conspiracy against the English king, who defeated their army near Shrewsbury in 1403. Having made a treaty with Charles VI. of France, Glendower again invaded the enemy's country cartering a number of fortresses; but in 1405 he was try, capturing a number of fortresses; but in 1405 he was defeated by Henry, the young Prince of Wales. After several unsuccessful attempts at negotiation, Glendower died in 1415.

See Hume, "History of England;" SHAKSPEARE, "Henry IV.;"
"Retrospective Review," vol. xiii., 1826.

Glenelg, LORD. See GRANT, (CHARLES.)

Glenelg, LORD. See GRANT, (CHARLES.)

Glen'ie or Glen'nie, (JAMES,) F.R.S., a Scottish mathematician and artillery officer, born in 1750. He published some mathematical works, and a "History of Gunnery," (1776.) Died in 1817.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Glent'worth, (GEORGE,) an American physician, born

Glent'worth, (George,) an American physician, born in Philadelphia in 1735, was appointed senior surgeon in the army during the Revolution. Died in 1792.

Gley, gla, (Gérard), a French linguist and writer, born in Lorraine in 1761. Among his numerous works is a "French-German Dictionary," (1795.) Died in 1830.

Gleyre, glar, (Charles,) a Swiss painter of high reputation, born in the canton de Vaud in 1807. His picture of "Evening," or "Illusions perdues," (1843,) is called one of the most poetical compositions of the modern school. He produced a picture of the "Separation of the Apostles," which is much admired.

Glichezare or Glichesære. See Heinrich der

many years. He published "Ancient Egypt," etc., (1850,) and, with Dr. J. C. Nott, of Mobile, the "Types of Mankind," ctc., (1854.) Died at Panama in 1857.

Gliemann, glee'mân, (JOHANN GEORG THEODOR.) a geographer, born at Oldenburg in 1793; died in 1828.

Glinka, glink'kâ, (FEODOR NIKOLAEVITCH,) a Russian officer and poet, born in the government of Smalensk in

officer and poet, born in the government of Smolensk in 1788, served in the campaigns of 1805 and 1815. Among his military writings, which are highly esteemed, are "Letters of a Russian Officer on the Campaigns of 1805," etc. His war-lyrics also enjoy a wide popularity; and he has made poetical versions of the Psalms and other sacred books

Glinka, (Gregor Andreevitch,) a Russian writer, born in the government of Smolensk in 1774, became in 1802 professor of Russian literature at Dorpat. afterwards appointed tutor to the grand duke Nicholas, whom he accompanied on his travels. Among his principal works is a treatise "On the Ancient Religion of the Slavonians." Died about 1818.

Glinka, (Michael,) a Russian composer, produced in 1837 an opera entitled "Tsarskaya Zheezn," (or "Zarkaja Shisn,") which was very successful, and is regarded as the first national work of the kind.

Glinka, (Sergei Nikolaevitch,) a Russian littéra-Glinka, (SERGEI NIKOLAEVITCH,) a Russian littérateur, born in the government of Smolensk in 1774. He has published poems, dramas, operas, and historical works: among these we may name a "History of the Migration of the Armenians of Azerbaijân from Turkey to Russia," and "Russian History for Youth." He also translated Young's "Night Thoughts" into Russian.

Glinski, glins'kee, (MICHAEL,) a Polish nobleman, who, having lost the favour of King Sigismund, offered his services to the Czar of Russia, then at war with his country. He captured Smolensk in 1514; but the Czar soon after, suspecting him of treachery, caused him to be

soon after, suspecting him of treachery, caused him to be put in prison, where he died in 1534.

Gliscenti, gle-shên'tee, (FABIO,) an Italian physician and moralist, born near Brescia about 1550, wrote "The Market," ("Il Mercato," 1620,) a moral fable.

about 1620.

Glis'son, (Francis,) a celebrated English physician and anatomist, born in Dorsetshire in 1597. Having taken his degree at Cambridge, he became professor of physic in that university, and in 1634 was chosen a Follow of the College of Physicians Lordon. He wrote Fellow of the College of Physicians, London. He wrote a "Treatise on the Rickets," (1650,) and "Anatomy of the Liver." The latter work is highly esteemed; and a part of the liver which he has minutely described has been called the "Capsule of Glisson." He was the first who attributed to simple fibre the innate principle of control of the control of irritability, which he distinguishes from sensibility. Dr. Boerhaave pronounced him "the most accurate of all anatomists that ever lived." Died in 1677.

See Birch, "History of the Royal Society;" Aikin, "Biographical Memoirs of Medicine."

Glitner. See Forseti. Glocker, glok'ker, (ERNST FRIEDRICH,) professor of mineralogy at Breslau, was born at Stuttgart in 1793. He wrote a "Manual of Mineralogy," (1829,) and other works on that science.

Gloucester, Duke of, was a title of Richard III. of

England, before his accession to the throne.

Gloucester, glos'ter, (HUMPHREY,) DUKE OF, was a brother of Henry V. of England, by whose last will he was appointed Regent of England in 1422. He was invested by Parliament with the office of "protector" during the absence of his brother, the Duke of Bedford. The affairs of the nation were thrown into confusion by a long contest for supremacy between Gloucester and Cardinal Beaufort. Having been arrested on a charge of treason, he was murdered in prison, by the order, it is supposed, of Cardinal Beaufort, in 1447.

See Hume, "History of England;" SHAKSPEARE, "Henry VI., Part II."

Gloucester, (ROBERT OF,) an early English writer, Glichezare or Glichesære. See Heinrich der Glichezare or Glichesære. See Heinrich der Glichezare who flourished in the thirteenth century, is supposed to have been a monk of Gloucester Abbey. He was the Glid'don, (George Rh) was born in Devonshire, England, about 1808. He went to Egypt, where he passed down to the reign of Henry 1II., written in verse, and furnishing a valuable monument of the language of that

Gloucester, (WILLIAM FREDERICK,) DUKE OF, born at Rome in 1776, was a nephew of George III. of England, and a son of Prince William Henry. He obtained the rank of general in 1808, and was afterwards a field-marshal. He married Princess Mary, a daughter of George III. Died in 1834.

Glover, glüv'er, MRS., an Irish actress, born in 1781.

She performed a great variety of characters with success. Died in 1850.

Died in 1850.

Glover, gluv'er, (RICHARD,) an English poet and scholar, born in London in 1712, was a merchant in his youth. He published in 1737 "Leonidas, an Epic Poem on the Persian War," which had great temporary success and was extravagantly praised by Lord Lyttleton, rielding, and other prominent members of the Whig party. It has not retained its popularity, which was owing more to the peculiar circumstances of the times than its own intrinsic merit. His ballad of "Hosier's Ghost" (1739) caused a great sensation, and is still a popular national song. He was also the author of two tragedies, entitled "Medea" and "Boadicea." He was elected a member of Parliament for Weymouth in 1761. elected a member of Parliament for Weymouth in 1761, and was several times re-elected. Glover is styled by Warton one of the best Greek scholars of his time. Died in 1785.

See "Memoirs of a Distinguished Literary and Political Character," 1813; CAMPBELL, "Specimens of the British Poets;" "Retrospective Review," vol. ii., 1820.

Glover, (Robert,) an English heraldic writer, born at Ashford in 1543. He wrote "On Political or Civil Nobility," ("De Nobilitate politica vel civili," 1608.) Died in 1588.

See Fuller's "Worthies."

Glück, glük, (Christian Friedrich,) a learned German jurist, born at Halle, on the Saale, in 1755. He became professor of law at Erlangen in 1784. His "Complete Explanation of the Pandects" (1796) was esteemed a standard work. Died in 1831.

Gluck, von, fon glook, (Johann Christoph,) an eminent German composer, born near Neumarkt in 1714. He visited Italy in 1738, and studied composition under

Martini. His first operas, "Artaxerxes" and "Demetrius," and a third, entitled "The Fall of the Giants," brought out in London, met with no decided success. Having made the acquaintance of the Florentine poet Calzabigi, they resolved to effect a reform in the Italian Opera, which resulted in the production of "Alceste," "Orfeo," and "Helena and Paris," (1762-69.) These operas were received with general applause both in Germany and Italy. In 1774 he brought out at Paris his "Iphigenia in Aulis," which, in spite of the opposition of the French composers, met with an enthusiastic recention. In the musical contest which was now astic reception. In the musical contest which was now carried on with great violence between the partisans of Gluck and those of Piccini, who had been invited to Paris, the queen, Marie Antoinette, actively supported the former, who had been her teacher in music. His "Iphigenia in Tauris," which came out in 1779, is ranked among his master-pieces. Died in Vienna in 1787.

Gly'cas, (MICHAEL,) a learned Byzantine historian, supposed to have lived about 1150-80. He was the author of "Annales," being a history of the world from the creation to the birth of Christ, and that of the Byzantine emperors down to the death of Alexius I. Comnenus.

Gly'con, $[\Gamma \lambda \dot{\nu} \kappa \omega \nu]$ a Greek sculptor of uncertain period and of high reputation. He is only known as the sculptor of a famous colossal statue called the "Farnese H rcules," which is in the Royal Museum at Naples. No ancient writer mentions Glycon; but ΓΛΥΚΩΝ ΑΘΗΝΑΙΟΣ ΕΠΟΙΕΙ ("Glycon the Athenian made it") is engraved on the rock which supported the statue.

Glyn, (Isabella,) a Scotch actress, born at Edinburgh in 1825. She performed at the Sadler's Wells Theatre, and acted Lady Macbeth and other Shakesperian characters. She was married to a Mr. Dallas in 1853, but was afterwards divorced.

"The Day of Judgment," a poetical essay, which ob-

tained the Seatonian prize in 1757. Died in 1800.

Gmelin, gmā'lin, (FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a skilful
German engraver, born at Badenweiler in 1745. He

worked many years at Rome, where he died in 1821. Gmelin, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) a German naturalist, born at Tübingen in 1748, was a son of Philipp Friedrich, noticed below. He was professor of medical sciences in the University of Göttingen for about thirty years, ending in 1804, and acquired an extensive reputation by his lectures and his numerous and voluminous works on botany, chemistry, and other natural sciences. Among these are a "Dictionary of Botany," (9 vols.,) and a "History of Natural Sciences," (1799.) He also edited the thirteenth edition of Linnæus's "Systema Naturæ," (1788–93.) in which work he has shown himself defective in critical judgment. Died in 1804. See "Biographie médicale;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gmelin, (Johann Georg,) an eminent German botanist and naturalist, an uncle of the preceding, was born at Tübingen in June, 1709. Having taken his degree in medicine, he went to Saint Petersburg, and obtained, about 1731, the chair of chemistry and natural history. In 1733 he was sent by the empress, in company with G. F. Müller and others, on an exploring expedition to Siberia. In this arduous enterprise he spent about ten years, and, having returned to Saint Petersburg in 1743, published his "Flora of Siberia," ("Flora Sibirica," 1747,) which is praised by Haller. He became professor of botany and chemistry at Tübingen in 1749, and published (in German) "Travels in Siberia," (1752,) a work of considerable merit. Died at Tübingen in 1755.

See Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gmelin, (LEOPOLD,) a chemist, son of Johann Friedrich, noticed above, was born in 1788. He became professor of chemistry at Heidelberg in 1817. His principal fessor of chemistry at Heidelberg in 1817. His principal works are a "Manual of Theoretical Chemistry," (5 vols., 1841.) and a "Text-Book of Chemistry," (1844.) He retired from the chair at Heidelberg in 1851. Died in 1853. Gmelin, (PHILIPP FRIEDRICH,) a German physician and botanist, a brother of Johann Georg, noticed above, was born at Tübingen in 1721. He wrote treatises on medicine, botany, etc. Died in 1768.

Gmelin, (SAMUEL GOTTLIER,) M.D., an eminent botanist and traveller born at Tübingen in 1744 was a

botanist and traveller, born at Tübingen in 1744, was a nephew of the preceding. He obtained a chair of botany in Saint Petersburg about 1766, and published a "Treatise on Sea-Weeds," ("Historia Fucorum," 1768.) In 1768, Gmelin and his friend Pallas were associated in a scientific exploration of Russia in the service of the empress Catherine. The former directed his researches to the regions of the Don and the Volga, and explored the western and eastern coasts of the Caspian. He was seized on his homeward route by the Kaitaks, was imprisoned in Caucasus, and died, in consequence of ill treatment, in 1774. Soon after that date his "Travels through Russia, with a View to Investigate the Three Kingdoms of Nature," (in German,) was published. See HIRSCHING, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Gnäditsch, gnā'ditch, written also Gnieditsch, (NI-KOLAI IVANOVITCH,) a Russian poet, born at Poltava in 1784. He is chiefly known from his excellent translation of the "Iliad" into Russian hexameter verse. He also made translations from Byron and several French poets, and published, among other original poems, "The Fishers," and "Popular Songs of the Modern Greeks." Died in 1833.

Gneisenau, gnī'zeh-nŏw', (August Neidhardt—nīt'hart,) Count, a celebrated Prussian field-marshal, born at Schilda, in Saxony, in 1760. He served with great distinction in the principal campaigns from 1807 to 1809, when he was sent on embassies to London and Saint Petersburg. In 1813 he was appointed quartermaster-general of Blücher's army; and to his counsel and strategic skill are chiefly to be attributed the advantages gained by the Prussian army at that time. He was tages gained by the Prussian army at that time. He was made a general in 1814, and received the title of count. After the defeat at Ligny he made a skilful retreat, and collected the remains of the army that by its timely Glynn, (ROBERT.) M.D., an Fingli h poet, born at collected the remains of the army that by its ti cambridge, was a Fellow of Queen's College. He wrote

was appointed governor of Berlin and councillor of state in 1818, and in 1825 field-marshal. Died in 1831.

Gneist, (RUDOLPH,) a German author, born in 1816, has written numerous works on English and German constitutional law.

Gnī'pho, (MARCUS ANTONIUS,) a Roman rhetorician, born in Gaul in 114 B.C. He taught rhetoric, at Rome, to Cicero and other eminent men, and wrote several works, which are not extant. Died 63 B.C.

Gōad, (John,) a classical teacher, born in London in 1615, was head-master of the Merchant Taylors' School for about twenty years. Among his works is "Astro-Meteorologia," (1686.) Died in 1689.

See Wilson, "History of Merchant Taylors' School."

Gōad'by, (Robert,) an English printer and writer, of Sherborne, in Dorsetshire, wrote "Illustration of the Scriptures by Notes," (3 vols., 1759-64.) Died in 1778. Goar, go'ār', (JACQUES,) a French Dominican monk, born in Paris about 1606. He published a work on the ritual of the Greek Church, "Eukologion sive Rituale Græcorum," (1647.) Died in 1653.

Goar, van. See Graff.

Gobbe gold'ho (ANDERA) a painter, distinguished as

Gobbo, gob'bo, (Andrea,) a painter, distinguished as a colorist, born at Milan about 1470; died in 1527.
Gobbo da Cortona, gob'bo då kor-to'nå, an Italian

painter, whose proper name was PAOLO BONZI, was born at Cortona about 1580. He excelled in painting fruits.

Died about 1640.

Gobel, go'bêl', (Jean Baptiste,) a French revolutionist, born in Alsace in 1727, was a deputy of the clergy to the States-General in 1789. When the oath to the civil constitution was offered to the clergy, he attached to it some restrictions; but he subsequently withdrew them. As a reward for his compliance, he obtained the bishoprics of the Upper Rhine, the Upper Maine, and of Paris. He renounced his ecclesiastical functions about the end of 1793. Having incurred the displeasure of the Jacobins, he was guillotined in 1794.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Biographie Universelle."

Göbel or Goebel, gö'bel, (Johann Heinrich Ert-MANN,) a German writer, born at Lauban in 1732; died

in 1795.

Göbel or Goebel, (TRAUGOTT FRIEDEMANN,) a German chemist and traveller, born in Thuringia in 1794, became professor of chemistry at Dorpat in 1828. He published "Travels in Southern Russia," (1838,) "Elements of Pharmacy," ("Grundlehren der Pharmacie," 4 vols., 1843–47,) and other works. Died in 1851.

Göbel or Goebel, von, fon gö'bel, (Johann Wilhelm,) a German jurist and publicist, born in Westphalia in 1683. His works on public law were much esteemed. Died in 1745.

Died in 1745.

Gobelin, gob'lân', (Gilles and Jean,) brothers, and celebrated French dyers, who about 1450 established dyehouses on the Bièvre, (Faubourg Saint-Marcel, Paris.) A manufactory of tapestry was afterwards founded, and, under the supervision of the celebrated Le Brun, were produced those superb pieces of tapestry which have excited the admiration of the world.

See LACORDAIRE, "Notice historique sur la Manufacture des Gobelins."

Gobet, go'ba', (NICOLAS,) a French savant, born about 1735, wrote "The Ancient Mineralogists of France," (2 vols., 1779,) and other works. Died about 1781.

vols., 1779,) and other works. Died about 1701.
Gobien. See Legobien.
Gobinet, go'be'n\(^1\), (Charles,) a French religious writer, born at Saint-Quentin in 1613; died in 1690.
Göbler or Goebler, gö'bler, (Justin,) a German historian, born in Hesse. He wrote a "History of the Emperor Maximilian I.," (1566.) Died in 1567.
Goblet, go'bl\(^1\), (Albert Joseph,) Count of Alviella, a Belgian officer, born at Tournay in 1790. In 1835 he obtained the rank of lieutenant-general.
Go'br\(^1\)-as, one of the seven Persian noblemen who

Go'bry-as, one of the seven Persian noblemen who conspired against Smerdis, 521 B.C. He married a sister

of King Darius, and was the father of Mardonius.

Gockel, gok'kel, (EBERHARD,) born at Ulm in 1646, was physician to the Duke of Würtemberg. His writings were highly esteemed.

Göckingk or Goeckingk, gök'kink, (LEOPOLD FRIEDRICH Gunther—goon'ter,) a German poet, born near Halberstadt in 1748, was appointed to several high offices in the Prussian government. He wrote epigrams, satiric fables, and "The Songs of Two Lovers," ("Lieder zweier Liebenden," 1777.) The last-named are especially admired. Died in 1828.

Goclenius, go-klā'ne-us, (Conrad), a German philologist, born in Westphalia in 1455. He was a friend and correspondent of Erasmus. He wrote "Scholia in Tullii Officia," and edited Lucian. Died about 1535.

Goclenius, (RUDOLPH,) a German philosopher, born at Corbach in 1547, was professor of logic at Marburg. He wrote, besides other works, "Miscellanea philosophico-theologica," (3 vols., 1607-09.) Died in 1628.

Goclenius, (RUDOLPH,) a physician, son of the preceding, was born at Wittenberg in 1572. He became professor of physics at Marburg, and wrote various works. Died in 1621.

Godard, go'dår', (Jean.) a French poet, born in Paris in 1564, wrote odes, dramas, etc., which were once popu-

Died about 1630.

Godart, go'dån', (Jean Baptiste,) a French naturalist, born in Picardy in 1775. He published four volumes of a "History of the Lepidoptera of France," (1822–25,) which, after his death, was finished by Duponchel. It is a work of much merit. Died in 1823.

God'dard, (Arabella,) a popular pianist, born of English parents in Brittany, France, in 1836, was a pupil of Thalberg. She made her first appearance in public in London in 1850. In 1860 she was married to Mr. Davison, but still retains her maiden name. Between 1873 and 1876 she went on a professional tour to the United States and Australia.

Goddard, (Jonathan,) a distinguished English physician and chemist, born at Greenwich in 1617. Being appointed head-physician in the army in 1649, he accompanied Cromwell to Ireland and Scotland, and in 1653 became a member of the council of state. On the formation of the Royal Society, in 1663, Dr. Goddard was chosen one of its council. He published, among other works, a "Discourse concerning Physic, and the many Abuses thereof by Apothecaries," (1668.) He was also noted for his scientific attainments, and made great improvements in optical instruments. Died in 1674.

See "Biographie médicale;" CHALMERS, "Biographical Dictionary."

Goddard, (WILLIAM STANLEY,) an English clergyman, born in 1757, was master of Winchester School, and rector of Repton, Derby. He gave large sums of money for charity. Died in 1845.
Godde, god, (ÉTIENNE HIPPOLYTE,) a French architect, born at Breteuil in 1781, was appointed chief architect of the city of Paris in 1813. His chief work is the addition to the Hôtel de Ville.
Godeau. go'dō'. (ANTOINE.) a French writer, born

Godeau, go'dō', (ANTOINE,) a French writer, born at Dreux in 1605, was one of the founders and first members of the French Academy. He was distinguished for his wit and social accomplishments, and was one of the coterie of the Hôtel de Rambouillet. He was created Bishop of Grasse by Cardinal Richelieu in 1636, and was afterwards Bishop of Vence. He wrote a "History of the Church from the Creation to the End of the Eighth Century," (5 vols., 1653–78,) "Christian Morals," and various other works. Died in 1672.

See Dufin, "Bibliothèque des Auteurs ecclésiastiques;" Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Speroni degli Alvarotti, "Vita di A. Godeau Vescovo di Vence," 1761.

God'e-bert, [Lat. Godeber'Tus,] written also Gundepert, King of the Lombards, succeeded his father in He was killed by Grimoald in 662.

Godefroi. See Godfrey.

Godefroi, god'frwå', [Lat. Gothofre'dus,] (Denis,) The Elder, an eminent French jurist, born in Paris in 1549. He studied successively at Louvain, Heidelberg, and Cologne, and, after his return, was made a councillor in the Parliament of Paris. He became professor of law at Geneva in 1580. On the invitation of Frederick, the Elector-palatine, he repaired to Heidelberg, where, owing to the troubles of war, he did not remain long. He died at Strasburg in 1622. He published a "Body of Civil

Law," ("Corpus Juris civilis," 1583,) and other valuable legal works, and enjoyed the reputation of one of the first jurists of his time.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Godefroi, (DENIS,) THE YOUNGER, a French historian, born in Paris in 1615, was a grandson of the preceding.

He was made historiographer of France in 1640, and wrote a "History of the Constables, Chancellors, etc. of France," (1658.) Died in 1681.

Godefroi, (Jacques,) son of Denis the Elder, born at Geneva in 1587, became professor of law in his native town. He was afterwards appointed secretary of state and syndic of the republic. His edition of the "Codex Thandscinne" (1666) is highly esteemed Died in 1667.

Theodosianus" (1665) is highly esteemed. Died in 1652.
Godefroi, (Jean,) Sieur d'Aumont, son of Denis the Younger, born in Paris in 1656. He filled several important offices under the government, and published editions of the "Mémoires de Comines," and other

orks. Died in 1732.

Godefroi, (THEODORE,) a French jurist and historical writer, born at Geneva in 1580, was a son of Denis the Elder, noticed above. He was appointed historiographer of the kingdom in 1632. He published, among other works, "Le Cérémonial de France," (1619,) and one "On the True Origin of the House of Austria," (1624.) Died in 1649.

Godefroid (or Godefroi) de Bouillon. See Godefroid

FREY OF BOUILLON

Godefroidus Boloniensis, (or Bulloniensis.) See

GODFREY OF BOUILLON.

Gödeke or Goedeke, gö'deh-keh, (KARL,) a German littérateur, born at Celle in 1814. He published, besides other works, "The Poets of Germany from 1813 to 1843," (1844,) and "The Middle Ages and their Literature," (1852-54.)

Goderich. See RIPON, EARL OF.
Godescalch or Godeschalous. See Gottschalk.
Godescard, go'des'kär', (JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a Frence collegistical writer born near Rough in 1708, published

ecclesiastical writer, born near Rouen in 1728, published, besides other works, "Lives of the Fathers, Martyrs," etc., (12 vols. 8vo.) Died in 1800.

God'frey, (Sir EDMUNDBURY,) an English magistrate, who took the evidence of Oates in relation to a suspected popish plot. His dead body was found, after he had been missing some days, at Primrose Hill, in October, 1678. A great excitement was caused by his murder.

See "Memoirs of the Life and Death of Sir E. Godfrey," Lon-

don, 1682.

God'frey, (THOMAS,) an American mechanician and inventor, born in Philadelphia. About 1730 he made an improvement in the quadrant, which was communicated to the Royal Society. A similar improvement was made nearly at the same time by Mr. Hadley in England; and a reward was given to both by the society. Died in 1749.

a reward was given to both by the society. Died in 1749. God'frey of Bouillon, (boo'yôn',) [Fr. Godefroid of Godefroid De Bouillon, go'deh-frwâ' deh boo'yôn'; Ger. Gottfried von Bouillon, go'freet fon boo'yôn'; It. Goffredo di Buglione, gotfraë'do de bool-yo'nà; Lat. Godefroid of Gottforee'dus) Bolonien'sis,] the illustrious leader of the first crusade, son of Eustace II., Count of Boulogne, was born near Nivelle, in France, about 1058. He early distinguished himself while fighting for Henry IV. of Germany, by whom he was created Duke of Bouillon. He was one of the first to engage in the crusade for the recovery of the the first to engage in the crusade for the recovery of the the first to engage in the crusade for the recovery of the Holy Sepulchre, and to him was intrusted the command of the principal army. In 1096 he set out for Constantinople, accompanied by the most distinguished of the nobility. Being informed that Hugh, Count of Vermandois, brother of the King of France, was detained there as a prisoner, Godfrey demanded his release of the emperor Alexius, and on his refusal threatened to besiege the capital, in consequence of which the captive was liberated. After much difficulty, a treaty was concluded between Alexius and the crusaders, by which the cluded between Alexius and the crusaders, by which the latter agreed to do homage to the emperor on condition of his assistance. The army next advanced to Nice, which surrendered after a protracted siege. In June, 1098, Antioch was taken, after great suffering had been endured from famine and disease. With the remnant of his army Godfrey now marched to Jerusalem, the siege

of which was begun in June, 1099, and ended the July of which was begun in June, 1099, and ended the July following by the capture of the city. By the unanimous wish of the crusaders, he was chosen King of Jerusalem; but he refused the title of royalty, saying "he would never accept a crown of gold in a city where his Saviour had worn a crown of thorns." Soon after this he obtained another victory over the Saracens, at Ascalon. Godfrey gave to the city a set of laws, called the "Assize of Jerusalem," resembling the feudal system of Europe. He survived but a year after the taking of Jerusalem, dying in July, 1100. Godfrey is the hero of Tasso's "Jerusalem Delivered;" and the poet appears not to have exaggerated the merits of a character which was a rare combination of wisdom and heroism with Christian rare combination of wisdom and heroism with Christian virtues of a high order.

See Michaud, "Histoire des Croisades;" C. de Plancy, "Godefroid de Bouillon," 1842; Wilken, "Geschichte der Kreuzzüge," 1839; R. Pico, "Vita di G. Duca di Buglione," 1626; H. Prévaller, "Histoire de G. de Bouillon," 2 vols., 1833; J. B. d'Exauvillez, "Histoire de C. de Bouillon," 1842; Gibbon, "Decline and Fall," etc.; H. von Sybel, "Geschichte des ersten Kreuzzeugs," 1841.

Godfrey of Viterbo, a historian of the twelfth century. He was employed as secretary and chaplain by the emperors Conrad III., Frederick I., and Henry IV. of Germany. His principal work is entitled "Pantheon," being a history of the world from the creation to the year 1186. It is written in Latin, and displays great learning, but the style is companied to be because it. lcarning; but the style is somewhat barbarous.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis."

Godin, go'dån', (Louis,) an eminent French mathematician and astronomer, born in Paris in 1704. In 1725 he was admitted into the Academy of Sciences. When, in 1735, the Academy sent some of its members to measure a degree of the meridian, Godin was appointed to conduct the enterprise. He was for a time professor of mathematics at Lima, and after his return to Europe became director of the Naval Academy at Cadiz. He wrote, besides other works, a "History of the Academy of Sciences from 1680 to 1699," (11 vols.) Died in 1760. See Grand-Jean De Fouchy, "Éloge de Godin."

Godinot, go'de'no', (JEAN,) a French ecclesiastic and philanthropist, born at Rheims in 1661. He devoted his large fortune to benevolent purposes, founded free schools, and conferred numerous other benefits upon his

native city. Died in 1749.

Go-di'va, [Fr. Godive, go'dev',] a celebrated English lady, who lived in the time of Edward the Confessor and was the wife of Leofric, Earl of Leicester. According to tradition, she procured the exemption of Coventry from a tax by riding naked through that city on horse-

from a tax by riding naked through that city on horseback. Tennyson has written a poem on this subject.

Godive. See Godiva.

God'ley, (John Robert,) an English politician and writer. He published "Letters from Canada and the United States," (2 vols., 1844.) Died in 1862.

God'man, (John D.,) an eminent American naturalist and physician, born at Annapolis, Maryland, in December, 1794. He enlisted in the navy in 1814, and served at the defence of Fort McHenry, but left the service in 1815. He then began to study medicine, and service in 1815. He then began to study medicine, and graduated in the University of Maryland in 1818. In 1821 he was chosen professor of surgery in the Medical College of Ohio at Cincinnati; but he removed to Philadelphia in 1822, after which he lectured on anatomy to a private class. He became in 1824 one of the editors of the "Philadelphia Journal of the Medical Sciences," and was appointed professor of anatomy in Rutgers College, New York, in 1826. About the end of 1827 he resigned his chair, on account of ill health. He died at Germantown, near Philadelphia, in April, 1830. As a lecturer on anatomy and as a naturalist, Professor Godman had few, if any, superiors among his contemporaries in the United States. He was also well versed in the Latin, French, and German languages. His work on "American Natural History" (3 vols. 8vo, 1823–28) the "North American Review" pronounces "undoubtedly superior to any previous publication on the same subject," and adds, "We consider Dr. Godman in some respects among the most extraordinary men that have adorned the medical profession in our country." Among his other publications may be mentioned his "Anatomical Investigations,"

"Rambles of a Naturalist," and an edition of Bell's "Anatomy," with notes. Dr. Godman had adopted the "Anatomy," with notes. Dr. Godinan and adopted the materialistic views of the French naturalists; but, on being called, in 1827, to witness the death of a medical student, who died a Christian, he was led to embrace Christianity, and was ever after a devoutly religious man. A "Memoir of his Life," by Dr. Sewall, has been published by the Tract Society.

See, also, Gross, "American Medical Biography;" "North American Review" for January, 1835.

Godoi. See Godoy. Go-dol'phin, (John,) an eminent civilian, born at Godolphin, in the island of Scilly, in 1617. He was appointed a judge of the admiralty in 1653, and king's advocate after the restoration of 1660. He published "The Holy Harbour, a Body of Divinity," (1651,) and "Admiralty Jurisdiction," (1661.) Died in 1678.

See Woop, "Athena Oxonienses."

Godolphin, (SIDNEY GODOLPHIN,) EARL OF, an eminent English statesman, of a distinguished family in Cornwall. The year of his birth is not known; but he entered early into the service of Charles II., and on the restoration was appointed by that prince one of the grooms of the bed-chamber. In 1678 he was intrusted with the management of a confidential correspondence between the Prince of Orange and the Duke of York, and the following year he became one of the lords of the treasury. When the Duke of Monmouth and Lord Salisbury were dismissed, in 1679, he shared with Viscount Hyde and the Earl of Sunderland the chief management of affairs. In 1683 he was one of those ministers employed in secret negotiations with Louis XIV. to renew the dependency of Charles on the French king. He was made first commissioner of the treasury in 1684, and was created Baron Godolphin of Rialton. Although he had voted to exclude James II. from the crown, he was retained in office when that sovereign succeeded to the throne, (1685,) but in a subordinate place at the treasury board. On the arrival of the Prince of Orange, Godolphin was one of the noblemen employed to negotiate with him on the part of the king. On the accession of the Prince of Orange he retained his office as one of the lords of the treasury, and in 1690 was made first lord in that department. He was dismissed from office in 1697. When Queen Anne succeeded to the throne, (1702,) he became lord high treasurer. This office he had renecame ford fight reasurer. This office he had refused until the Duke of Marlborough declared he could not command the armies on the continent unless the treasury was in Godolphin's hands. In 1704 he was made knight of the Garter, and in 1706 Earl of Godolphin. He was removed from his post of lord high treasurer in 1710, when the Duke and Duchess of Marlborough with with head head accounted had been connected head less than the second of the the seco borough, with whom he had been connected, had lost the favour of the queen. Bishop Burnet says of Godolphin, "He was the silentest and modestest man who was perhaps ever bred in a court. He had true principles of religion and virtue, and never heaped up wealth." During the greater part of his political course he acted with the Tories; but about 1705 he attached himself to the Whig party. Died in 1712.

See Macaulay, "History of England," vol. iv.; Burnet, "History of his Own Times."

Godolphin, (Sydney,) an English poet, born in Cornwall in 1610. He fought for Charles I., and was killed at Chagford in 1643. He translated "The Loves of Dido and Æneas" from Virgil, and wrote several original poems. His judgment and fancy are praised by Hobbes, who was his friend.

Godoonof, Godounof, or Godunow, go'doo-nof', sometimes written Gudenow, (Boris,) Czar of Moscow, born in 1552, was of Tartar origin, and was made a member of the supreme council of state by Ivan the Terrible in 1582. When the imbecile Feodor succeeded Ivan, Godoonof became his chief favourite, and obtained from him the highest honours. In 1591 Demetrius, the half-brother of Feodor, was said to have been murdered by the orders of Godoonof. In 1598 Feodor died, leaving the throne to his widow Irene, the sister of Godoonof, and, on her refusal to accept the crown, the latter was proclaimed Czar by the unanimous wish of the people. About this time he defeated the Khan of the Crimea, and brought

Siberia to subjection. He displayed great ability and energy in his administration, and his policy was generally marked by clemency. He manifested great zeal in the cause of education, and invited to his country distinguished foreigners whom he thought likely to promote its civilization. During the terrible famine of 1601 he showed himself a benefactor to his people by his exertions in their behalf. In 1604 a report was raised that Prince Demetrius, who was supposed to have been murdered, was still alive and was preparing to enter Russia. As he was approaching Moscow, Godoonof died suddenly, in April, 1605; and it is supposed he took poison.

See P. Mérimée, "Un Épisode de l'Histoire de Russie; les faux Démétrius;" Margaret, "L'Estat de la Russie," etc., 1607.

Godounof or Godunow. See Godoonof. Go-doy', de, [Sp. pron. dà go-do'ee,] (Don Manuel.,) (Alvarez de Faria Rios Sanchez y Zarsoa—dà fă-ree'à ree'òs săn'chêth e thar-so'â,) Duke of Alcudia, a Spanish courtier, surnamed The Prince of Peace, a spanish courtier, surnamed The Prince of Peace, bearing the sainteent of was born at Badajos in 1767. He became the chief favourite of Charles IV. and of his queen, and was appointed prime minister in 1792. He received the title of "Prince of Peace" because he made peace with France in 1795. His influence over the feeble king and the queen was unbounded; but he became very unpopular. Ferdinand, the heir of the throne, was among his enemies. Godoy's administration was very corrupt. His palace was attacked in March, 1808, by a mob, who were appeased by the abdication of Charles IV. and the disgrace of the favourite. He took refuge in France, and died in Paris in 1851.

See Ovilo v Otero, "Vida política y militar de Don Manuel Godoy," etc., 1844; Toreno, "Guerra, Revolucion, etc. de España;" "Westminster Review" for April, 1836; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale,"

Godron, go'dRôn', (DOMINIQUE ALEXANDRE,) a French naturalist of the present age. He was professor of natural history at Nancy, and published a "Flora of

France," (6 vols., 1848-56.)
God'win, EARL, a celebrated Saxon baron, was the son of Ulnoth, or Wolfnoth, Earl of Sussex. In 1017 he accompanied Canute in an expedition against Sweden, and so distinguished himself by his bravery that the king bestowed upon him his daughter in marriage. On the death of Canute, Godwin espoused the cause of Hardicanute in opposition to Harold Harefoot, but, soon changing his course, supported the claims of Harold, and, in concert with him, planned the murder of the young princes Alfred and Edward, sons of Ethelred and Emma. When Hardicanute came to the throne, Prince Edward accused Godwin of the murder of his brother; but a magnificent present from the guilty earl induced the king to pardon him. In 1041, on the death of Hardi-canute, Godwin was reconciled to Edward, and promoted his succession on condition of his marrying his daughter Editha. About this time the counties of Kent and Sussex were added to his domain. Having openly dis-obeyed the king, the latter summoned a council of his nobles at London, and passed judgment on the rebellion. Godwin, with three of his sons, took refuge in Flanders. Their estates were confiscated. Having gained adherents in Flanders, Godwin equipped a fleet, and, with his son Harold, entered the Thames and appeared before London. The king now entered into negotiations with him, and Godwin, with his sons, after giving hostages to preserve the peace, were reinstated in their possessions. Died in 1053.

See LINGARD'S "History of England."

Godwin, (Francis,) an English antiquary, born in Northamptonshire in 1561, was appointed Bishop of Llandaff. He was the author of a "Catalogue of the

Llandaff. He was the author of a "Catalogue of the Bishops of England," etc., also a work entitled "The Man in the Moon, by Domingo Gonsales." He became Bishop of Hereford in 1617. Died in 1633.

Godwin, (George,) F.R.S., an English architect, born in Middlesex in 1815. He wrote a descriptive work called "The Churches of London," (1838,) a collection of tales entitled "Facts and Fancies," (1844,) "History in Ruins," and other works. He became editor of the "Builder" in 1844, since which he has contributed many articles to that valuable weekly journal. He was

afterwards employed on the restoration of the church of Saint Mary Redcliff.

Godwin, (MARY.) See WOLLSTONECRAFT. Godwin, (PARKE,) an American author and editor, born at Paterson, New Jersey, in February, 1816, graduated at Princeton College in 1834. He married a daughter of William C. Bryant, the poet, whom he assisted as associate editor of the New York "Evening Post" from 1837 to 1853. He published a periodical, called "The Pathfinder," for several months in 1843, contributed to the "Democratic Review" many political, contributed to the "Democratic Review" many political, literary, and biographical articles, and was editor of "Putnam's Magazine." He translated into English Goethe's "Autobiography," Lamotte-Fouque's "Undine" and "Sintram and his Companions." and has been engaged, for several years in writing a "History of France," of which the first volume has appeared. He is a mentage of the Republican party. is a member of the Republican party.

Godwin, (THOMAS,) an English prelate, born in Berkshire in 1517. He became a Protestant at an early age, and was appointed Dean of Christ Church in 1565. He was made Bishop of Bath and Wells in 1584. Died

in 1590.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Godwin, (Thomas,) a learned English divine, born in Somersetshire in 1587, was master of Royse's free school, in Abingdon, for the use of which he wrote his "Anthology of Roman History." In 1616 he published a "Synopsis of Hebrew Antiquities." Died in 1643.

a "Synopsis of Hebrew Antiquities." Died in 1643.

Godwin, (WILLIAM,) a celebrated English novelist, was born in Cambridgeshire in 1756. He studied at the Independent Theological College of Herridgeshire. the Independent Theological College at Hoxton. After having filled the clerical office for five years, he visited London, where he began his career as an author. His first work, entitled "Political Justice," appeared in 1793. It made a great sensation, and brought much opprobrium on the author, who was thought to sympathize with the principles of the French Revolution. The next year he published "Caleb Williams," a novel, which was very successful. In 1794, when several of Godwin's friends were tried for high treason, he wrote "Cursory Strictures" on the charge delivered by Judge Eyre to the jury, and in this way rendered essential service to the accused. In 1796 he married Mary Wollstonecraft, and after her death, in 1797, he edited her posthumous works and published a memoir of her. He produced "Saint Leon," a novel, in 1799, and engaged in business as a bookseller about 1804. In 1808 he wrote an "Essay on Sepulchres; or, Proposal for Erecting some Memorial of the Illustrious Dead on the Spot where their Remains have been interred." In 1816 his novel "Mandeville" appeared. He next wrote a "Treatise on Population," and in 1828 published his "History of the Commonwealth of England." His last novel, "Cloudesley," was brought out in 1830, when the author was seventy-four years of age. His last work, entitled "Lives of the Necromancers," appeared in 1834. When Lord Grey came into power, he bestowed on Godwin the office of yeoman usher of the exchequer. Though distinguished as a political writer, he has displayed his greatest talent In 1796 he married Mary Wollstonecraft, and as a political writer, he has displayed his greatest talent in his novels, of which "Caleb Williams" and "Mande-ville" are considered the best. Died in 1836.

See the critique on Godwin in HAZLITT'S Miscellaneous Works, vol. v.; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1830; De QUINCEY, "Literary Reminiscences," vol. i.

Goebel. See Göbel.

Goeckingk. See Göckingk. Goedeke. See Gödeke. Goelike. See Gölike.

Goenner. See Gönner. See Göppert.

Goeree, Hoo'Rà, (JAN,) a Dutch painter, son of Willem, noticed below, was born at Middelburg in 1670. He adorned with his pictures the Burghers' Hall at Amster-

dam. Died in 1731.

Goeree, (WILLEM,) a Dutch writer and bookseller of extensive learning, born at Middelburg in 1635. He published a "History of the Jewish Church," etc., and other works on various subjects. Died in 1711.

Goerenz. See Görenz.

Goergei or Goergey. See Görgey.

Goerres. See Görres. Goertz. See Görtz, (Johann Eustach.)

Goertz or Görtz, görts, (Georg Henrik,) Baron, a Swedish statesman, who became minister of finance under Charles XII. Soon after the death of that sovereign he was arrested and executed at Stockholm (1719) on a charge of having prolonged the war and brought

pecuniary distress upon the nation.

See Voltaire, "Histoire de Charles XII." Goertze. See Görtze.

Goes or Goez, de, dà go'êz, (Damião,) a Portuguese historian and statesman, born near Lisbon in 1501. 1le was sent on important missions to Poland, Denmark, was sent on important missions to Poland, Denmark, and Sweden, and afterwards appointed historiographer of the kingdom and keeper of the archives. He wrote a "History of the Prince Don Juan," a "Chronicle of Don Emanuel," (1567,) and other valuable works. He was also an accomplished musician. Died in 1560.

See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Goes, de, (PERO,) brother of the preceding, was one of the first colonists of Brazil, where he settled about 1535 and introduced the culture of the sugar-cane.

Goes, van der, vån der Hoos, (HUGO,) a celebrated Flemish painter, born at Bruges about 1420, studied under Van Eyck. He is especially admired for the elegance of his female heads. Among his best works we gance of his female heads. Among his best works we may mention "David and Abigail," and the "Crucifixion between the Two Thieves." During the general destruc-tion of pictures and images in 1566, the latter piece was preserved by being coated with black and inscribed with the ten commandments. It was afterwards restored.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Goes, van der, van der Hoos, (WILLEM,) a Dutch jurist and philologist, born at Leyden in 1611, was councillor of the supreme court of justice at the Hague. His principal work is called "Pilatus Judex," wherein he attempts to throw light upon circumstances attending the Passion of our Saviour. Died in 1686.

Goeschel. See Göschel. Goeschen.

Goethals, Hoo'tâls, (Felix Victor,) a Belgian litterateur, born at Ghent in 1799, became librarian of the public library at Brussels in 1830. Among his works is a "History of Letters and Arts in Belgium and Adjoining Countries," (4 vols., 1840–44.)

Goethals, (Hendrik,) called also Gredals or Crodule a Flewick diplomatist how at Chent in 1840.

dals, a Flemish diplomatist, born at Ghent in 1359. He was successively ambassador to Constantinople, Paris, London, and Rome, and filled, among other offices, that of private secretary to Philip the Bold. Died in

Goethals, van, vån Hoo'tåls, [Lat. Muda'nus,] (HENDRIK,) a noted Dutch theologian, born at Muda, near Ghent, (Gand,) about 1218, became Archdeacon of Tournay. He was author of several popular works on theology, one of which is entitled "Summa Theologiae." Died in 1293.

Goethe or Göthe, von, fon gö'teh, (JOHANN WOLF-GANG,) the most illustrious name in German literature, and one of the greatest poets of any age or country, was born at Frankfort-on-the-Main, August 28, 1749. His father, Johann Caspar Goethe, imperial councillor, was of a stern, obstinate, and somewhat pedantic character, though on the whole an upright and worthy man. His maternal grandfather, Johann Wolfgang Textor, was a person of note and the chief magistrate (Schultheiss) of the city of Frankfort. His mother was genial, warmhearted, and of a singularly bright and happy disposition. She says of herself, "I always seek out the good that is in people and leave what is had to Him who good that is in people, and leave what is bad to Him who made mankind and knows how to round off the corners. Goethe says in one of his poems that from his father he derives his earnestness of purpose, and from his mother his happy disposition and his love of story-telling. The circumstances with which the poet was surrounded in early life were eminently favourable to the development of his great and varied powers, and undoubtedly contributed in no small degree to cultivate that "many-sidedness" for which he was afterwards so distinguished. In his autobiography, entitled "Poetry and Truth from

my own Life," ("Aus meinem Leben Dichtung und Wahrheit," published in 1811,) he describes, with graceful maïveté, the influence exerted on his mind by the various events and experiences of childhood. The young Goethe exhibited a wonderful precocity of intellect. Early in his seventh year (November 1, 1755) the great earthquake which destroyed a large part of Lisbon occurred, and filled his mind with perplexity and doubt. He found it impossible to reconcile that terrible phenomenon with what he had been taught respecting the goodness of Providence. "It was in vain," he says, "that my young mind strove to recover itself from these impressions; the more so as the wise and learned in Scripture themselves could not agree upon the view which should be taken of the event." His religious perplexities, however, seem gradually to have passed away. In his eighth year we find him, wholly self-prompted, erecting to the Deity an altar in the form of a pyramid, on the sides of which were arranged a variety of substances representing the natural productions of the earth. At the apex was placed the incense, which he kindled by means of a burning-glass just as the sun was rising above the neighbouring house-tops. Before he was nine years of age he could write several different languages, including

French, Latin, and Greek.

He had scarcely reached his tenth year when the French troops occupied the city of Frankfort: this occurred during the Seven Years' war. The Comte de Thorane, the king's lieutenant, was quartered in the house of the poet's father. Young Goethe was thus brought into contact with new characters: he also became acquainted with the French theatre. He had several years before amused himself and his mother with inventing romantic stories; he now began to write French plays. A French boy, near his own age, with whom he had become acquainted, took him to the theatre and introduced him behind the scenes. This same lad sought to instruct him in the proper mode of writing plays, and criticised the dramatic efforts of our poet somewhat unmercifully. This led him to inform himself more particularly respecting the principles of criticism. The result was that he rejected with contempt the canons of the French school; and it is not improbable that the occurrences just related may have exerted an important influence upon the productions of his maturer years. In 1761 the French troops quitted Frankfort, and his regular studies were resumed. About this time he learned to read English, and commenced the study of Hebrew, which led him to a more intimate acquaintance with the Bible. He composed a poem on the subject of Joseph and his brethren. The education of Goethe, until he was sixteen, was carried on at home, under the superintendence of his father. It was his rare happiness to find in his only sister, Cornelia, not merely an object of his tenderest affection, but one who shared his tastes and cordially sympathized with his poetic aspirations. In October, 1765, he commenced his collegiate studies at Leipsic. It was a practice which he adopted in early life, that he always sought, whenever any subject interested him deeply, to give his thoughts and feelings expression in writing. He himself says that all his works are but fragments of the grand confession of his life. While at Leipsic, he composed the first of his poems which have been preserved, "The Humours of a Lover," ("Die Laune des Verliebten;") "The Fellow-Sinners" ("Die Mitschuldigen") followed soon after. He left Leipsic for Frankfort in 1768. After under the superintendence of his father. It was his rare soon after. He left Leipsic for Frankfort in 1768. After having been some time detained at home by ill health, he repaired to Strasburg University, in 1770, for the purpose of completing his law studies. At Strasburg he became acquainted with Herder, who was already distinguished among the great men of Germany. The friendship the formed has no straight the formed to be a straight to the formed to the straight ship thus formed was not without important influence upon the mind of Goethe. By Herder his attention was directed to the Hebrew poets, to Ossian, and to Shakspeare. During his stay at Strasburg he also became acquainted with Frederica, with whom he fell passionately in love. She was the daughter of Herr Brion, pastor of Sesenheim. This little place could be seen from the lofty gallery of Strasburg Cathedral, whence the young lover and poet sometimes pointed out to his

friends the home of his beloved. Goethe pleased himself with likening Herr Brion to the Vicar of Wakefield, Frederica to Sophia, and the elder sister to Olivia.

Frederica to Sophia, and the elder sister to Olivia.

On his return to Strasburg it was understood that he was the accepted lover of Frederica; although it is probable that they were not formally betrothed. He afterwards left her, because, as his friends suggest, his love was not strong enough to justify marriage. Alluding to some of his earlier love-passages, he says, "Gretchen had been taken from me, Annchen had left me; but now [in the case of Frederica] for the first time I was guilty: I had wounded to its very depths one of the most beautiful and tender of hearts. And that period of gloomy repentance, deprived of the love which had so strengthened me, was agonizing, insupportable."

Goethe took the degree of Doctor in 1771. But although, in accordance with his father's wishes, he had studied law, his inclinations led him to other pursuits; he seems indeed, even in youth, never to have lost sight of that universal self-culture which was one of the great aims of his life. Not only poetry, but art, science, the languages, philosophy, and criticism,—all were studied by him with an impartiality and success of which the history of the human mind probably furnishes no other

example.

In 1771 he composed one of his most celebrated works, "Götz von Berlichingen." He had been deeply interested in the life of Gottfried (or Götz) von Berlichingen, of the sixteenth century, written by Gotz himself. Goethe undertook to dramatize it. "I had," he says, "talked the matter over with my sister, who was interested heart and soul in such subjects; and I so often renewed this conversation, without taking any step towards beginning the work, that at last she impatiently and urgently en-treated me not to be always talking, but at once to set down on paper what was so distinctly present to my mind. I wrote the first scenes, and in the evening read mind. I wrote the first scenes, and in the evening read them aloud to Cornelia. She warmly applauded them, but doubted whether I should go on so; she even expressed a decided disbelief in my perseverance. This only excited me the more. I wrote on the next day, and also the third. Thus I kept on, without interruption, looking neither backwards nor forwards, neither to the wight are the left, and in about eith works. I had the right nor the left; and in about six weeks I had the pleasure of seeing the manuscript finished." "Götz von Berlichingen," as first written by Goethe, was a dramatized history; but in this form it was not published until many years later. Having been revised and adapted to the stage, it appeared in 1773 as a drama, adapted to the stage, it appeared in 1773 as a drama, (Schauspiel,) the form by which it is popularly known. It produced a great sensation in the literary circles of Germany. "It is a piece," says one of the critics of that day, "in which the three unities are shamefully violated, and which is neither a tragedy nor a comedy, and is, notwithstanding, the most beautiful, the most captivating, monstrosity." In 1774 appeared another work, "Sorrows of Young Werther," ("Leiden des jungen Werther,") which excited a still greater and more universal admiration than "Götz" had done. It seemed to fascinate alike men of every class and every seemed to fascinate alike men of every class and every nation, and through it Goethe first acquired a European renown. During his Egyptian campaigns, Napoleon is said to have read it through several times; and its fame, it is asserted, extended even to China. "Werther," says Carlyle, "is but the cry of that dim-rooted pain under which all thoughtful men of a certain age were languishing: it paints the misery, it passionately utters the complaint; and heart and voice, all over Europe, loudly and at once respond to it. True, it prescribes no remedy; for that was a far different, far harder enterprise to which other years and a higher culture. no remedy; for that was a fair unferent, fair harder culture terprise, to which other years and a higher culture were required; but even this utterance of pain, even this little, for the present, is grasped at, and with eager this little, for the present here were become "

this little, for the present, is grasped at, and with eager sympathy appropriated in every bosom."

In 1775, attracted by the fame of Goethe, Charles Augustus, (Karl August,) Grand Duke of Saxe-Weimar, invited him to spend some time at his court. The acquaintance thus begun ripened afterwards into a life-long friendship. Weimar was at that time the residence of several distinguished persons, among whom were Wieland, Herder, Musæus, Knebel, and Secken-

dorf. Wieland, who repeatedly calls Goethe a "godlike creature," was captivated by him at first sight. In a letter written soon after their first interview, he says, "How I loved the magnificent youth as I sat beside him at table! All I can say is this: since that morning my soul is as full of Goethe as a dew-drop of the morn-ing sun." Knebel says, "He rose like a star in the heavens: everybody worshipped him, especially the women." For several months after his arrival at Weimar, he appears to have abandoned himself wholly to the excitements of his new life. The duke and the poet were constant companions, and plunged together for a time into the meet issue feeling and pilloge discipation. time into the most insane frolics and wildest dissipation. "Goethe will never," says Wieland, "leave this place again; Karl August can no longer either swim or wade without him." It is almost needless to say that such a life could not long satisfy such a mind. "The want to be once more among simple people and lovely scenes drove him away from Weimar to Waldeck. Amid the drove him away from Weimar to Waldeck. Amid the crowded tumult of life he ever kept his soul sequestered; and from the hot air of society he broke impatiently away to the serenity of solitude." (Lewes's "Life of Goethe," vol. i. p. 355.) He was called back to Weimar by the grand duke, and in June, 1776, created Geheimer-Legationsrath, ("Privy Councillor of Legation,") with a salary of twelve hundred thalers. The duke, writing to Goethe's fether, said that the appointment was a root Goethe's father, said that the appointment was a mere formality; adding, "Goethe can have but one position, -that of my friend: all others are beneath him.

The first great production of our poet, after he had seriously resumed his studies, was "Iphigenia auf Tauris," ("Iphigenia at Tauris.") This piece was first written in prose; Goethe afterwards turned it into verse, producing what many critics have declared to be the finest modern specimen of the Greek tragedy. In 1786 Goethe visited Italy. In order that he might pursue his studies undisturbed, he travelled *incognito*. He spent some time in Venice, with which city he seems to have been time in venice, with which city he seems to have been enchanted. He passed through Ferrara, Bologna, and Florence, on his way to Rome, where he arrived about the end of October. He remained there four months. "All the dreams of my youth," he says, "I now see living before me. Everywhere I go I find an old familiar face. Everything is just what I thought it, and yet everything is new." He subsequently visited Naples, Pompeii, and the rains of Pastum carrying with him everywhere a the ruins of Pæstum, carrying with him everywhere a soul intensely susceptible to the beauties both of nature and of art. An account of what he saw and felt while in Italy is given in his "Italianische Reise," ("Italian Journey.") He returned to Weimar in June, 1788. In the autumn of that year he first became acquainted with Christiane Vulpius, a young woman in humble life, whom he afterwards married. She had presented him a petition entreating him to procure some position for her brother, a young author, then living at Jena. Goethe was greatly smitten with her beauty, naïveté, and sprightliness. His liaison with her gave rise to much scandal, on account of the disparity of station; and the scandal was not lessened when, many years later, (1806,) he performed an act of tardy justice in marrying her. She had, in 1789, borne him a son, August von Goethe, to whom the Duke of Saxe-Weimar stood godfather. After this event Goethe took Christiane, with her mother and this event Goethe took Christiane, with her mother and sister, to live with him in his own house; and he appears always to have regarded the connection as a marriage. His conduct in relation to this affair was, however, a source of mortification and deep regret to many of his admirers. "The nation," says Schäfer, "has never forgiven its greatest poet for this rupture with law and customer betting keep stood so much in the way of a right tom; nothing has stood so much in the way of a right appreciation of his moral character, nothing has created more false judgments on the tendency of his writings, than this half-marriage." His friends urge two considerations in extenuation of his conduct, which certainly ought not to be lost sight of: first, the general laxity of morals then prevailing among the upper classes in Germany; secondly, the disparity of position between the humble Christiane and the illustrious Goethe, the world-renowned poet, and the councillor and intimate friend of the Grand Duke of Weimar. It is said that she rejected his offers of marriage on this very ground, and

that the marriage ceremony had been so long delayed. In 1792, with the duke, Charles Augustus, Goethe ac-

companied the Prussian army in the invasion of France. In that campaign he showed that he was not wanting In that campaign he showed that he was not wanting in courage of the most reckless kind; but he returned to Weimar thoroughly disgusted with the war and with military life. He published soon after a scientific work, entitled "Theory or Doctrine of Colours," ("Farbenlehre,") in which he called in question the correctness of the Newtonian theory. It is proper to state that his views have not been adopted by the scientific world. views have not been adopted by the scientific world.

The poet Schiller had in 1789, partly through Goethe's influence, been appointed to the chair of history in the University of Jena. In 1794 these two illustrious men—"twin sons of Jove," (Dioscul ri,) as the Germans delighted to call them—were brought frequently together; and, although their characters were so different that they seemed to have scarcely anything in common excepting literary taste and transcendent genius, their acquaintance gradually ripened into a noble and enduring friendship, which exerted an important and most beneficial influence on the minds of both. The correspondence of Schiller and Goethe is of rare interest and value to all the lovers of literature.

of literature.

To return to Goethe's works. "Egmont," a tragedy, which had been completed in Italy, was published in 1788, soon after his return to Weimar. His "Tasso" appeared in 1790. In 1795, "Wilhelm Meister's Lehrjahre" ("Apprenticeship") was given to the world; this was long after (1821) followed by his "Wanderjahre," ("Travelling Years.") In 1806 appeared the first part of "Faust," the great work of Goethe's life. He had revolved the subject in his mind for more than thirty years. This long delay was not without its fruits. The years. This long delay was not without its fruits. The great poet has, indeed, embodied in this work the results of his mature and infinitely varied experience, with his ripest, richest, and profoundest thoughts; the whole being wrought out with admirable skill, and everywhere illumined, so to speak, with passages of the most exquisite poetry, touching in turn every chord of the human heart. Without indorsing the enthusiastic praise of some of Goethe's admirers, who have pronounced "Faust" to be unqualifiedly "the greatest poem of modern times," we may safely say that it is one of the most wonderful productions of genius to be found in the whole compass of literature. The tale, or novel, entitled "Wahlverwandtschaften," ("Elective Affinities,") appeared in 1809. Considered simply as a piece of creative art, this is one of the most admirable of all of Goethe's productions. In none of his other works are the characters drawn with more vividness and power. The illusion produced by the poet-artist is perfect; so that each of the persons represented is to the reader an absolute and living reality. The moral tendency, however, of the story is more than questionable. The aim of the author, it would seem, is to teach that the attachments between the sexes are governed, like chemical affinities, by fixed, inevitable laws, which it is as impossible to oppose successfully as to resist the decrees of fate.

to resist the decrees of fate.

Besides those already noticed, we may mention among Goethe's works "Clavigo," (published in 1774,) "Hermann und Dorothea," (1796-97,) "Eugenie," (1804,) and "West-Oestliche Divan," (1819,) in which Oriental images and scenes are described with Western feelings and colouring; hence the epithet "West-Oestliche" ("West-Eastern") which the author has applied to this work. The second part of "Faust" was not finished until 1830. It has enjoyed far less popularity than the first part, and by the great majority of critics is considered to be decidedly inferior to it. Goethe's mind was active to the last. He continued to study and to write active to the last. He continued to study and to write till within a few days of his death, which took place at Weimar on the 22d of March, 1832.

In person Goethe was eminently handsome,—tall, graceful, and well proportioned. "That accordance of personal appearance with genius," says Heine, "which we ever desire to see in distinguished men, was found in perfection in Goethe. His outward appearance was just as imposing as the word that lives in his writings. Even his form was symmetrical, expressive of joy, nobly

proportioned; and one might study the Grecian art upon it as well as upon an antique." The same writer continues, in a more extravagant strain, "His eyes were calm as those of a god. It is the peculiar characteristic of as those of a god. It is the peculiar characteristic of the gods that their gaze is ever steady, and their eyes roll not to and fro in uncertainty. . . . The eye of Goethe remained in his latest age just as divine as in his youth." (Heine's "Letters," translated by G. W.

Haven, Boston, 1836.)

Never, perhaps, was there a human character about which more varying and contradictory opinions have been entertained than about that of Goethe. be chiefly attributed,—first, to the wonderful depth and originality of his mind, and, secondly, to its many, or rather myriad, sidedness. It has been said that, in spite of the beautiful sentiments and admirable characters with which his works abound, he himself was cold, calculating, and thoroughly selfish. But this charge is contradicted by his whole life. He appears, indeed, to have always felt for every form of actual suffering a true and ready sympathy, which he manifested rather by acts than by words.* Another charge, more frequently urged, and perhaps better founded, than the preceding, is that he was utterly destitute of any real sympathy with the rights and interests of the common people. It was one of his marked peculiarities that he entertained a distrust and dislike of all abstractions, and he had little or no sympathy with mere ideas or ideal systems. He felt no interest in democracy, because to him democracy was an abstraction. He did not sympathize with his countrymen in their struggle for German independence, because they aimed, as he thought, at what was impracticable. they aimed, as he thought, at what was impracticable. However mistaken this opinion proved to be, it was beyond all doubt perfectly sincere. He disliked politics, for which, indeed, he appears to have felt he had no vocation. His genius lay in a totally different direction. His aversion to abstractions and his love of the concrete may be said to have given form to all his views, religious, moral, and social. He refused to recognize a Deity that was above and distinct from the world; for he considered every part of nature—the entire universe.

he considered every part of nature—the entire universe, in short—to be divine. He did not hold, with the Platonists or Christians, that mankind have fallen from an ideal or divine perfection, after which they must continually strive if they would be restored.

He was a worshipper of Nature; and his moral creed, if not distinctly avowed, may be readily gathered from many expressions in his works or his_recorded convermany expressions in his works or his recorded conversations; it may be thus briefly summed up, "Everything that is natural is right;" in other words, "Nothing is really wrong except what is unnatural." We accordingly find him quoting with apparent approbation the saying of Thraseas, "He who hates faults or vices hates men," ("Qui vitia odit homines odit,") which, says Mr. Lewes, "was just the sort of passage to captivate him." It may readily be conceded that, whatever evils might result from the general adoption of so loose a system of morals, these evils would be much mitigated in one of morals, these evils would be much mitigated in one whose perception of moral as well as æsthetic beauty was so vivid and intense. But it was not without an injurious influence even upon him. It was the great defect of Goethe's character that his virtues, like his faults, were too often the offspring of mere feeling or impulse uncontrolled by any fixed principles of duty or right. It is thus, indeed, we are to explain the fact that so many of his writings are destitute of anything like a moral purpose. This charge has been made particularly against his "Wilhelm Meister." It is not enough to reply that the author did not set himself up as a preacher of morality. His admirers will not deny that he aimed to give a picture of human life, or a narrative of human events: in either case there should have been at least so much of moral teaching as we find everywhere interwoven with the tissue of human affairs. If Goethe had possessed a just and true appreciation of the importance of moral principles, such a conviction could not fail to make itself felt in his works. The moral need not, to use the language of Miss Edgeworth, be "sewed on in purple

patches," but be "interwoven with the very texture of the stuff." In the dramas of Shakspeare we perceive a moral element constantly pervading the story, yet without being in the least obtruded upon the reader. So in history we behold a "divinity that shapes our ends, rough hew them how we will."* Many of Goethe's sincerest admirers have felt and acknowledged the faults in his character to which we have adverted. While giving him credit for a rare sincerity and for many generous and noble qualities, they cannot help regretting the absence of a fixed and lofty moral purpose which might serve as a keystone to his other attributes. (Respecting Goethe's character and moral influence, see an excellent article in the "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1857, vol. cvi.) With regard to Goethe's rank as a man of genius, if we cannot concede all that Carlyle and some of his other devoted admirers claim for him, still less can we agree with De Quincey, that, owing to a rare combination of external circumstances, it has been his fortune to take a far higher rank in European literature than his actual

far higher rank in European literature than his actual merits would justify. But these are questions which the reader must examine and settle for himself.

See Lewes, "Life of Goethe," 2 vols., 1855; Goethe, Autobiography, "Aus meinem Leben Dichtung und Wahrheit," 5 vols., 1811-12, (translated into English by Parke Godwin, 2 vols., 1847; Viemoff, "Göthe's Leben," 4 vols., 1847; Eckermann, "Conversations with Göthe," ("Gespräche mit Göthe;") "Characteristics of Göthe," by Sarah Austin, 3 vols., London, 1833; Carlvie, "Essays;" De Quincey, "Biographical Essays," article "Goethe," Emerson, "Representative Men;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe," 1855; Heirnich Döring, "Goethe's Leben," 1828; Varnhagen von Ense, "Goethe in den Zeugnissen der Mitlebenden," 1833; ROSENKRANZ, "Goethe und seine Werke," 1855; Carl Morgenstern, "J. W. Goethe," 1833; Marmier, "Études sur Goethe," 1835; Periffer, "Goethe und Klopstock," 1840; J. W. Schaefer, "J. W. Goethe's Leben," 1851; F. Riemer, "Mittheilungen über Goethe," 2 vols., 1841; A. Nicolovius, "Ueber Goethe," 1828; Düntzer, "Göthe als Dramatiker," 1837.

Goettling. See Göttling. Goetz. See Götz. Goetze. See Götze. Goetzinger. See Götzinger. Goetzinger. See Göz.

Goffe or Gough, gof, (THOMAS,) an English divine and dramatist, born in Essex about 1592. He was the author of tragedies entitled "The Raging Turk," and "Orestes;" also of several comedies. Died in 1629.

Goffe, gof, (WILLIAM,) an English Puritan and regicide, was one of the judges of Charles I., and a general in Cromwell's army. In company with Whalley, another outlaw he retired to New England in 1669, and lived

outlaw, he retired to New England in 1660, and lived in concealment. During an attack of the savages on Hadley, (1675,) Goffe, it is said, suddenly appeared, rallied the whites, and repulsed the enemy.

See NEAL'S "History of New England."

Goffredo di Buglione. See Godfrey of Bouillon. Gogol, go'gol, (NIKOLAI VASSILIEVITCH,) a celebrated Russian writer, born about 1810. Having visited Saint Petersburg about 1830, he published soon after a series of tales entitled "Evenings at a Farm-House," containing admirable delineations of rural life in Russia. They immediately obtained great popularity, and were translated into French by M. Viardot. His next publication was the comedy of the "Revisor," which also met with brilliant success, and is perhaps the most popular work of the kind in the language. "The Dead Souls," (1842,) a comic satire on ignorance and prejudice, was received with equal enthusiasm. Gogol, who had previously been appointed professor of history in the University of Saint Petersburg, soon after visited Rome, where he wrote a series of letters (published at Saint Petersburg in 1847) which gave great offence to his liberal friends in Russia. In these he appears as the defender of tyranny, both in church and state, instead of the advocate of serf-emancipation and popular progress, as he had shown himself in

^{*} For a remarkable instance of this, see Lewes's "Life of Goethe," book iv. chapter viii.

^{*} One of the ablest and most thorough historians of the present age, and one who will scarcely be accused of a disposition to accept popular theories without examination, tells us that, amid all the half truths and uncertainties of history, one lesson is distinctly taught,—that "THE MORAL LAW IS WRITTEN ON THE TABLETS OF ETERNITY. For every false word or unrighteous deed, for cruelty and oppression, for lust or vanity, the price has to be paid at last." (Lecture-on "Science of History," in Froude's "Short Studies on Great Subjects.")

his novel of "The Dead Souls." He returned to Russia in 1848, and died at Moscow in February, 1852. An excellent French translation of the "Revisor" has been made by M. Mérimée, and an imperfect English version of "The Dead Souls" came out in 1854, entitled "Home-Life in Russia."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "British Quarterly Review" for April, 1868.

view" for April, 1868.

Goguet, go'gà', (Antoine Yves,) a French jurist, born in Paris in 1716. He wrote an important work "On the Origin of Laws, Arts, and Sciences, and their Progress among the Ancients," (3 vols., 1758,) "the success of which," says M. Weiss, "was brilliant and merited." ("Biographie Universelle.") Died in 1758.

Gohier, go'e-à', (Louis Jérôme,) a director of the French republic, was born at Semblançay in 1746. He was elected to the Legislative Assembly in 1791, and succeeded Garat as minister of justice in March, 1793. Having been removed in April, 1794, he was elected a member of the Directory in June, 1799. He was president of the Directory when Bonaparte returned from Egypt, and, in concert with Moulins, opposed the court a least of the 18th Brumaire, even after their colleagues had resigned. "He was an honest citizen," says Thiers, "and devoted to the republic." ("History of the French "and devoted to the republic." ("History of the French Revolution.") Died in Paris in 1830.

See Louis Jérôme Gohier, "Mémoires," 2 vols., 1824; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gohl. See Golius.
Gohory or Gohorry, go'o're', (Jacques,) a French littérateur, born in Paris, translated into French Machiavel's "Prince," and other works, and wrote a treatise "On the Knowledge of the Virtues of the Herb called Petum, [Tobacco,]" (1572.) Died in 1576.
Gois, gwå, (EDME ÉTIENNE FRANÇOIS,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1765, executed statues of Charlemagne, Joan of Arc, and Bonaparte. Died in 1836.
Golbéry, de, deh gol'bà're', (MARIE PHILIPPE AIMÉ,) a French lawyer and antiquary, born at Colmar in 1786,

a French lawyer and antiquary, born at Colmar in 1786, wrote many antiquarian treatises, and translated into French Niebuhr's "History of Rome." Died in 1854. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Golbéry, de, (SYLVAIN MEINRAD XAVIER,) a French officer, born at Colmar in 1742, explored the western coast of Africa in 1785-87, and wrote a "Fragment of a Journey in Africa," (2 vols., 1802.) Died in 1822.

Journey in Africa," (2 vois., 1802.) Died in 1822.

Goldast von Heimingsfeld, gol'dåst fon hī/mingsfêlt', (Melchior,) a learned historian and jurist, born near Bischofszell, in Switzerland, in 1576. Among his most important works we may cite "Scriptores Rerum Suevicarum," (1605.) and "Collectio Constitutionum Imperialium," (1607.) Died in 1635.

See Frorier, "Beiträge zu der Lebensgeschichte des Publicisten Goldast," 1789; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Nick-Ron, "Mémoires."

Goldfuss, golt'fooss, (Georg August,) a German naturalist, and professor of zoology and mineralogy at Bonn, was born near Baireuth in 1782. He published "Representations and Descriptions of the Petrifactions of Germany," and other works. Died in 1848.

Goldhagen, golt'hâ'gen, (Hermann,)a German philologist, born at Mentz in 1718, published, besides other works, a "Greek-Latin Lexicon," (1753.) Died in 1794. Goldhagen, (Johann Eustace,) a German philologist, born at Nordhausen in 1701, was rector of the gymnasium of Magdeburg. He translated Herodotus, Xenophon, and Pausanias into German. Died in 1772. Gold'ing. (ARTHUR) an English writer and able

Gōld'ing, (ARTHUR,) an English writer and able translator, born in London, lived about 1560-90. He finished the translation of Philippe de Mornay's treatise "Sur la Vérité du Christianisme," commenced by Sir Philip Sidney, and published versions of the theological works of Calvin and Grosteste, also of Cæsar, Seneca, and other Latin classics. He also translated Ovid's "Metamorphoses" into English verse.

See WARTON, "History of English Poetry."

Goldmann. See CHRYSANDER.

Goldmayer, golt'mī'er, (Andreas,) a German astronomer and astrologer, born at Günzenhausen in 1603; died in 1664.

Goldoni, gol-dō'nee, (Carlo,) a celebrated Italian comic author, born in Venice in 1707. He manifested a passion for theatrical performances in early childhood, and wrote a comedy at the age of eight. He was liberally educated, studied law, and graduated at Padua in 1731, after which he practised as an advocate in Venice for a short time. In 1734 he produced a drama called "Belisario." He married a Genoese lady in 1736. Having renounced the profession of advocate, he composed in renounced the profession of advocate, he composed in rapid succession numerous comedies, which were performed with applause, and effected an important reform of the Italian theatre. He became a resident of Paris in 1761, and received a pension from the king, who also appointed him Italian teacher to the princesses. IIe wrote several comedies in French, one of which, "Le Bourru bienfaisant," (1771,) met with brilliant success. Among his other comedies are "The Flatterer," ("L'Adulatore,") "La Donna di Garbo," "Il Bugiardo," and "Il Vecchio bizarro." Goldoni was one of the best comic professional and the died in Poris in writers that Italy has produced. He died in Paris in 1793, leaving Memoirs of his Life, (3 vols., 1787, in French,) which are said to be very interesting, and were pronounced by Gibbon "more comic than the best comparison of their contents." comedies of their author."

See, also, G. Giovanni, "Vita di Carlo Goldoni," 1821; MENEGHEZZI, "Memorie della Vita di Carlo Goldoni," 1827; Luigi Carrer, "Saggio su la Vita e su le Opere di C. Goldoni," 3 vols., 1824; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Goldsborough, gölz'bur-reh, (Lewis M.,) an American rear-admiral, born in Washington, District of Columbia, in 1805. He became a lieutenant in 1825, married a daughter of William Wirt, and gained the rank of commander in 1841. In 1855 he was raised to the rank of captain, and in September, 1861, took command of the North Atlantic Blockading Squadron. He commanded the fleet which co-operated with General Burnside in the capture of Roanoke Island in 1862. Died in 1876.

Goldschmidt, golt'shmit (HERMANN,) a German painter and astronomer, born at Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1802. He settled in Paris about 1836. Among the works which have procured him a high reputation are the "Cumæan Sibyl," (1845,) "The Offering to Venus," (1846,) and "Cleopatra." He has acquired celebrity by astronomical observations which have resulted in the discovery of the following asteroids: Lutetia, (1852,) Pomona, (1854,) Atalanta, (1855,) Harmonia and Daphne, (1856,) Nysa, (1857,) etc. He died in 1866. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Goldschmidt, MADAME. See LIND, (JENNY.)

Goldschmidt, MADAME. See LIND, (JENNY.)
Goldschmidt, golt'shmit, (MEYER AARON,) a Danish novelist, born in Jutland in 1819. Among his works is "The Homeless Man," (5 vols., 1853-57.)
Gold'smith, (OLIVER,) an eminent poet and miscellaneous writer, was born in Ireland, at Pallas, in the county of Longford, in 1728. Having early manifested a talent for making rhymes, his uncle, the Rev. Thomas Contarine offered to send him at his own expense to the Contarine, offered to send him at his own expense to the University of Dublin. He entered Trinity College as a sizar in 1745. Here he was more remarkable for idleness and love of dissipation than for his devotion to his studies. He took his degree of B.A. in 1749, two years after the regular time. Vielding to the wishes of his after the regular time. Yielding to the wishes of his uncle, he now prepared to enter the church; but he was rejected by the bishop when he applied for orders. His uncle next sent him to London to study law; but on his way he spent in gambling the money furnished for his travelling expenses, and returned home with empty pockets. His generous relative, however, forgave all his offences, and soon after sent him to study medicine at Edinburgh, where he spent two years; after which he visited Leyden, where he remained about a year, and then set out, "with only one clean shirt, and no money in his pocket," to make the tour of Europe on foot. The following passage in the "Vicar of Wakefield," which probably has reference to himself, may explain to us how he supported himself while travelling. "I had some knowledge of music, and now turned what was once my knowledge of music, and now turned what was once my amusement into a present means of subsistence. Whenever I approached a peasant's house towards nightfall, I played one of my most merry tunes; and that procured me not only a lodging, but subsistence for the next day."

He sojourned six months at Padua, in Italy, and is supposed to have taken his medical degree either at that place or Louvain. Having heard, while in Italy, of the death of his uncle, he immediately set out for England,

where he landed in 1756.

On his arrival in London he was first employed as an usher in a school at Peckham, and afterwards became an apothecary's assistant. In 1758 he was appointed physician to one of the factories in India, but he declined physician to one of the factories in India, but he declined the offer, and turned his attention to the study of letters. In 1759 he published his "Present State of Literature in Europe." In the same year he wrote several essays for a periodical called "The Bee," of which only eight numbers appeared. He next published some contributions to Smollett's "British Magazine," and the "Chinese Letter." In 1762 he wrote "The Vicar of Wakefield," while under arrest for debt, from which he was released by Dr. Johnson, who obtained from a bookseller \$\int_{60}\$ for the work. It was not published, however, till £60 for the work. It was not published, however, till 1766. "The Traveller," a part of which had been written in Switzerland, came out in 1764. It was received with great favour, and at once established the repuwith great layour, and at once established the reputation of its author. About this time he wrote "Letters from a Nobleman to his Son," "Life of Beau Nash," and several compilations. In the early part of 1768 the comedy of "The Good-natured Man" was brought out at Covent-Garden Theatre, but was not very well received. "The Deserted Village" appeared in 1770. received. "The Deserted Village" appeared in 1770. Soon after this he began his Historics of Rome, Greece, and England, and also engaged, with several of his literary friends, in a periodical called "The Gentleman's Journal," which, however, had a very brief existence, dying, as Goldsmith said, "of too many doctors." His next comedy, "She Stoops to Conquer," came out in 1773, and met with complete success. Dr. Johnson said that "he knew of no comedy for many years that had answered so much the great end of comedy,—making an audience merry." His "History of the Earth and Animated Nature" was published in 1774. Shortly after the appearance of this work, Goldsmith was attacked by a fever, which, being aggravated by improper treatment, and also by pecuniary troubles, caused his death, on and also by pecuniary troubles, caused his death, on the 4th of April, 1774. Though Goldsmith's fame rests chiefly on his poems, he merits little less admiration as a prose-writer. The rich yet delicate humour of some of his essays has perhaps never been excelled. He possessed great benevolence and warmth of feeling, but he wanted steadiness of principle, and was at all times the creature of impulse. He also manifested on many occasions a considerable degree of vanity and feelings

of petty jealousy.
"Of all romances in miniature," says Schlegel, "the 'Vicar of Wakefield' is the most exquisite;" and this may be said to be the judgment of nearly all competent critics. Perhaps no English prose work of fiction is so

CHILCS. Perhaps no English prose work of fiction is so generally admired in Germany as that above named.

See John Forster, "Life and Adventures of O. Goldsmith," 1848; W. Irving, "Goldsmith; a Biography," 1850; JAMES PRIOR, "Life of O. Goldsmith," 2 vols., 1837; JOHNSON'S and CHALMERS'S "Lives of the English Poets;" PERCY, "Life of Goldsmith," 1801; JOHN MITFORD, "Life of O. Goldsmith;" SIR W. SCOTT'S Miscellaneous Prose Works; "London Quarterly Review," vol. 1vi., "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1837; MACAULAY'S notice of Goldsmith in the "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Go-lī'ath, [Heb. גל'ית] a giant leader of the Philistines, is supposed to have flourished in the eleventh century B.C. Having challenged the Israelites to single combat, no one was found willing to meet him except David, who slew him with a stone from his sling.

1st Book of Samuel.)

Go'lĭ-us, (Jakob,) an eminent Dutch Orientalist, born at the Hague in 1596. He distinguished himself at the University of Leyden by his attainments in the classics, mathematics, and philosophy, and subsequently studied Arabic under Erpenius. In 1622 he accompanied the Dutch embassy to Morocco as interpreter, and presented a memorial in Arabic to the emperor. Erpenius having died in 1624, Golius succeeded him as professor of Arabic at Leyden. He soon after obtained permission to visit the Fast and having spent four wars in Asia.

had been appointed during his absence professor of mathematics. His principal work is his "Lexicon Arabico-Latinum," (1653,) which is still highly esteemed; he also finished the translation of Elmacin's "History of the Saracens," which was begun by Erpenius, and published

other learned works. Died in 1667.

See J. F. Gronovius, "Laudatio funebris J. Golii," 1668; BAYLE,
"Historical and Critical Dictionary;" "Nouvelle Biographie Géné-

rale.

Golius, (PIETER,) brother of the preceding, born at Leyden, was also distinguished as an Oriental scholar. He became professor of Arabic in the Carmelite Seminary at Rome, and was afterwards a missionary to Asia, where he founded a monastery of his order on Mount Lebanon. He translated into Arabic the "Imitation of

Lebanon. He translated into Arabic the "Imitation of Jesus Christ," and published other works. Died in 1673. Gollut, go'lü', (Louis,) a French historian, born in Burgundy, wrote "Historical Memoirs of the Republic and the Princes of Burgundy." Died in 1595. Golovin, go-lo-veen', (Feodor Alexievitch,) a distinguished Russian, who became high-chancellor under Peter the Great. In 1689 he was commissioned to sign a treaty of perpetual peace between Russia and China. Died in 1706. His son NICHOLAS, born in 1694, was sent as Russian minister to the court of Sweden, and became afterwards president of the College of the Admiralty. Died in 1745.

See Bantich-Kamenski, "Histoire des Hommes illustres du Règne de Pierre le Grand."

Golovin or Golowin, (IVAN,) a Russian senator and admiral, distinguished for integrity, lived in the reign of Peter the Great, who ordered a medal to be struck in his honour. He was made a vice-admiral in 1725.

See Berch, "Histoire d'Ivan Golovin."

Golovin, Golovine, or Golowin, (IVAN,) a Russian littérateur, born about 1816, travelled in England, France, and Germany, and in 1855 visited the United States. He published "Russian Types and Characters," (1847,) "Russia under Nicholas I.," (in French,) and "Stars and Stripes; or, American Impressions."

Golovin, Golovine, or Golowin, (SEMEN VASSI-

LIEVITCH,) a Russian general and statesman, born in 1560. Having supported the claims of Michael Feodorovitch to the throne, he was rewarded with a title of nobility, and appointed Governor-General of Kazan.

Died in 1634.

Golovine. See GOLOVIN.

Golovkin, go-lov-ken', (Gabriel,) Count, a Russian statesman, born in 1660, was a favourite of Peter the Great, whom he accompanied in several of his cam-

Golovnin, Golovnine, or Golownin, go-lov-neen', (VASILII,) a Russian navigator, who sailed in 1809 to make a survey of the coasts of the Russian empire. After an absence of two years, during which he was imprisoned for a time in Japan, he returned to Russia, where he published in 1816 an account of his voyage and captivity, which was translated into several lan-

guages. Died in 1832.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "London Quarterly Review" for November, 1820.

Golowin. See Golovin. Golowkin. See Golovkin. Golownin. See Golovnin.

Goltz, golts, (August Friedrich Ferdinand,) Count, a Prussian statesman, born at Dresden in 1765. In conjunction with Kalckreuth, he concluded the peace of Tilsit, and in 1812 he negotiated the treaty between France and Prussia. He was subsequently appointed grand marshal of the court. Died in 1832.

Goltz, von, fon golts, (Georg Conrad), Baron, an

able Prussian general, born in Pomerania in 1704.

was appointed adjutant-general by Frederick the Great in 1740. Died in 1747.

Goltzius, golt'se-us, (Heinrich,) a celebrated Dutch engraver and painter, born near Venloo in 1558. He to visit the East, and, having spent four years in Asia studied under Leonhard at Haarlem, and afterwards at Minor and Arabia, returned in 1629, bringing with him a very large and choice collection of manuscripts. He his reputation rests chiefly on his engravings, which are studied under Leonhard at Haarlem, and afterwards at

of great excellence and very numerous. Among these we may name the "Annunciation," after Raphael, the "Adoration of the Shepherds," after Bassano, and an "Adoration of the Kings." Died at Haarlem in 1617. See DESCAMPS, "Les Peintres Flamands;" NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Goltzius, (HUBERT,) a Dutch antiquary, artist, and numismatist, born at Venloo in 1526. He was appointed royal historiographer and painter by Philip II. of Spain, to whom he dedicated one of his works. He published "Roman Fasti from Antique Coins," etc., ("Fasti Magistratum et Triumphorum Romanorum," etc.,) and other similar treatises. Died at Bruges in 1583.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Foppens, "Bibliotheca Belgica;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" FÉLIX VAN HULST, "H.
Goltzius."

Gomar, go'mar, (FRANCIS,) a celebrated Protestant theologian and controversialist, born at Bruges in 1563. He completed his studies at Oxford and Cambridge in England, and in 1594 was appointed professor of the-ology at Leyden. He filled the same chair at Saumur in 1614, and subsequently became professor of Hebrew and divinity at Groningen, (1618.) He is chiefly known from his controversy with Arminius; and the Calvinistic party in Holland received from him the name of Go-Died at Groningen in 1641.

See R. SIMON, "Histoire critique des principaux Commentateurs du Nouveau Testament," chap. xl.; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gomara, de, da go-ma'ra, (Francisco Lopez,) a Spanish historian, born at Seville in 1510, was the author of a "Crónica de la Nueva España," published in 1553. It is written in a concise and elegant style, and was translated into several languages. Died about 1560. See Prescott, "History of the Conquest of Mexico," vol. ii.

Gombauld, de, deh gon'bo', (Jean Ogier-o'zhe-à',) a French poet and epigrammatist, one of the founders of the French Academy, was born at Saintonge in 1567. He was celebrated for his wit, and was one of the circle who frequented the Hôtel de Rambouillet. His works who frequented the Hotel de Kambouillet. His works include romances, dramas, and sonnets, and epigrams which were particularly admired. It is related of him that he once read one of his poems to Cardinal Richelieu, who remarked, "Here are some things I do not understand." "That is not my fault," replied Gombauld. Among his principal works may be named "Endymion," a prose romance, and "Amaranthe," a pastoral. Died in 1666.

See PRINSSON "Histoire de Mandalie Engelieu" P.

See Pellisson, "Histoire de l'Académie Française;" BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Moreri, "Dictionnaire Historique;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gomberville, Le Roi de, leh Rwå deh gon'ber'vel', (MARIN,) a French littérateur, born in Paris in 1600, wrote many poems and romances, and was one of the first members of the French Academy. Died in 1674. See Pellisson, "Histoire de l'Académie Française."

Gomera, de. See GOMARA.

Go'mer-sall, (ROBERT,) an English divine and poet, born in London in 1600. He published a tragedy entitled "Ludovic Sforza," "The Levite's Revenge," a poem, and a number of sermons. Died in 1646.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Gomes or Gomez, go'mêz, (Francisco Dias,) a Portuguese poet and critic, born at Lisbon. He wrote "The Seasons," and other poems, also a critical essay on the styles of Sá de Miranda, Ferreira, and Camoens, (1790.) Died in 1795. (1790.) Died in 1795. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gomes or Gomez, (João Baptista,) a distinguished Portuguese dramatist, wrote a very popular tragedy entitled "Iñez de Castro," (published about 1806.) It has been translated into French and German. Died about 1812.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Gomez, go'mêth, (FERNANDO,) a Spanish soldier, born at Toledo in 1138, distinguished himself by his skill and bravery in the wars against the Moors. He is said to have been the original founder of the order of Alcántara. Died in 1182. Gomez, (Juan,) a Spanish painter, born about 1550,

became court painter to Philip II. Died in 1597.

Gomez, (Sebastiano,) a celebrated Spanish painter, called "the Mulatto of Murillo," born at Seville about 1616. He was originally a slave of Murillo, but, on account of the genius he displayed, was liberated by his master and received among his pupils. Among his master-pieces is a "Virgin and Child." Died about 1690.

See Quilliet, "Dictionnaire des Peintres Espagnols."

Gomez, de, deh go'mêz', (Madelène Angélique Poisson—pwâ'són',) Madame, a French novelist, born in Paris in 1684. Among her best works are "Les Cent Nouvelles" and her "Persian Anecdotes." Died in 1770.

Gomez de Becerra, de, dà go'mêth dà bà-thêr'rā, (ALVARO,) a Spanish jurist and statesman, born in Estremadura in 1771, became a senator and president of the chamber of the Cortes.

the chamber of the Cortes.

Gomez de Castro, (Alvarez.) See Castro.

Gomez de Ciudad Real, go'mêth då the-oo-dâd'
rå-âl', (Alvarez.) a Spanish Latin poet, born at Guadalaxara in 1488. He wrote several Latin poems, among
which is "Thaliachristia," (1522.) Died in 1538.

Gomez de Ciudad Real, (Ferdinando,) born at
Ciudad Real in 1388, became physician to John II.,
King of Castile. Died in 1457.

Gomez (or Gomes) de Oliviera, go'mêz då o-leve-ā'rå. (Antonio.) a Portuguese poet, who lived about

ve-ā'rā, (Antonio,) a Portuguese poet, who lived about 1620. He wrote "Idyls of the Sea," ("Idylios mari-1620. He wrote "Idyls of the timos,") and numerous sonnets.

Gomez de Silva. See Silva. Gomez de Vasconcelle, de, deh go'mêz' deh väs'kon'sêl', (Louise Geneviève,) a literary lady, of Portuguese extraction, published an abridged translation of the "Orlando Furioso" into French; also several romances. Died in 1718.

Gomez-Ferreira, go'mêz fêr-rā'(e-rā, (Luis,) a learned Portuguese physician, born in 1680. He wrote a valuable work, entitled "Mineral Treasury." Died in 1741.

Gomm, (Sir William May'NARD,) a British general, born in 1784. He served in the Peninsula, 1808–14, and at Waterloo. He became commander-in-chief in India in 1850 and was relieved in 1855. In 1868 he attained the bâton of a field-marshal, and four years later he was appointed constable of the Tower. Died in 1875.

Gonçalves, (JoAQUIM AFFONSO,) a learned Portuguese missionary and Chinese scholar, born in 1780. In 1812 he visited Brazil, the Philippine Islands, and Macao.

1812 ne visited Brazii, the Philippine Islands, and Macao. He published a Portuguese-Chinese Grammar, entitled "Arte China," (1829,) and a "Diccionario Portuguez-China," Died in 1841.

Gondebaud, gòn'deh-bō', or Gun'do-bâld, second son of Gondioc, King of Burgundy. Having slain his brother Chilpéric, and defeated his army, he ascended the throne in 40 h. D. J. 1900 he made a manuscreas full the transfer in the control of the chilperic and defeated his army, he ascended the throne in 491 A.D. In 499 he made an unsuccessful attempt to reconcile the Catholics and Arians. He was defeated near Dijon, in 500 A.D., by Clovis, King of the Franks, to whom he became tributary. He drew up a system of laws for his subjects, since called the "Burgundian Code." In religion he was an Arian. Died in 516. See SISMONDI, "Histoire des Français."

Gondebaud or Gon'do-vâld, King of Aquitaine, surnamed BALLOMER, was a natural son of Clotaire I. On the death of Chilpéric, King of Austrasia, he succeeded to the throne, (584.) He was afterwards betrayed into the hands of Gontran, King of Burgundy, and put

to death, 585.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Gondebaud-Ballomer. See preceding article.
Gondegisile, gon'deh-zhe'zel', [Lat.Gondegisi'Lus,]
a younger son of Gondioc, King of Burgundy, was born about 470 A.D. He ruled over the territory between the Rhone and the Doubs, and was an ally of Clovis. He

was killed by his brother Gondebaud in 501.

Gon'de-mar or God'o-mar, King of Burgundy, was a son of Gondebaud. He reigned from 523 to 534 A.D., and defeated Clodomir, King of Orléans, in battle.

Gon'de-mar (Francus) was elected king of the

Gon'de-mar, (FLAVIUS,) was elected king of the Visigoths in Spain in 610 A.D. Died in 612.

Gonderic. See GONDIOC.

Gondi. See RETZ, CARDINAL DE.
Gondi, de, deh gon'de', (PHILIPPE EMANUEL.) a
French naval officer, born at Limoges in 1584. In 1622

he assisted the Duke of Guise in the blockade of La Rochelle. He was a patron of the celebrated Vincent de Paul. Died in 1662.

Gondicaire, gon'de'kār', [Lat. Gundica'rius,] or Gundahaire, first King of Burgundy, born about 385 A.D. Having invaded Germany about 413, he established himself with his subjects on the Rhine, whence the Romans vainly endeavoured to expel them. His army was defeated by the Huns under Attila in 436, and he himself slain.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Gon'di-oc or Gon'der-ic, [Lat. Gunderi'cus,] son of Gondicaire, noticed above, was the second King of Burgundy, and ascended the throne in 436 A.D. He greatly extended, both by conquest and by treaties, the territory left him by his father. Died about 473.

See Aug. Thierry, "Lettres sur l'Histoire de France.

Gondola, gon'do-lå, (GIOVANNI DI FRANCESCO,) a distinguished poet, born at Ragusa, in Illyria, in 1588. He wrote an epic poem entitled the "Osmanide," in which he celebrates the deeds and misfortunes of Osman I. He also translated into Illyrian Tasso's "Gerusa-

lemme Liberata," and wrote other works. Died in 1638. His son SIGISMUND was an accomplished poet, and became rector of the republic of Ragusa.

See F. M. APPENDINI, "Memoria sulla Vita e su gli Scritti di G. F. Gondola," 1837.

Gondouin, gôn'doo-ân', (JACQUES,) a French architect, born at Saint-Ouen-sur-Seine in 1737. He designed the École de Chirurgie, since called École de Médecine, in Paris, which, says Quatremère de Quincy, "is the most classic work of the eighteenth century." Died in 1818.

See QUATREMÈRE DE QUINCY, "Vies des plus célèbres Architectes,"

Gondrin, de, deh gon'drån', (Louis Antoine de Pardaillan—deh pår'då'yôn',) Duc d'Antin, (dôn'-tån',) a French courtier, born in 1665, was a son of Madame de Montespan. He won the favour of Louis XIV., and of his son, the dauphin. Died in 1736.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gondrin, de, (Louis Henri de Pardaillan,) a French Jansenist, born in the diocese of Auch in 1620. He was made Archbishop of Sens in 1646. Died in 1674.

Gon'dulf or Gun'dulf, a French prelate, born in the diocese of Rouen in 1023, became Abbot of Saint Stephen's at Caen, and in 1076 was made Bishop of Rochester. Died in 1108.

Gonelli, go-nel'lee, or Gonnelli, gon-nel'lee, (Gio-vanni,) an Italian sculptor, surnamed "the Blind Man of Cambassi," born in Tuscany in 1610. He became blind at the age of twenty, but continued the practice of the control of the of his art, and, it is said, modelled portraits in clay by

Gonet, go'nd', (Jean Baptiste,) a learned French Dominican, born at Béziers in 1616, became professor of theology at Bordeaux. He published a work entitled "Shield of the Theology of the Thomists," ("Clypeus Theologiæ Thomisticæ," 18 vols. 12mo,) of which Bayle remarks, "The Spaniards call it a very pretty com-

pendium of divinity." Died in 1681.

Gongora y Argote, gon-go'râ e ar-go'tà, (LUIS,) a
Spanish poet, born at Cordova in 1561. He took holy
orders at the age of forty-five, before which he had composed elegant sonnets, satires, and ballads. He became chaplain to Philip III. about 1616. In the latter part of his life he adopted a fantastic, affected, and obscure style, which he called estilo culto, and which was imitated by many of his contemporaries and is sometimes called Gongorism. Died in 1627.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Gonnelieu, de, deh gon'le-uh', (Jérôme,) a French Jesuit, pulpit orator, and theologian, born at Soissons

in 1640; died in 1715.

Gönner or Goenner, gön'ner, (NIKOLAUS THAD-DÄUS,) a German jurist, born at Bamberg in 1764. He published, among other works, a treatise "On German Public Law," (1804,) and a "Manual of Common Pro-

cess," ("Handbuch des gemeinen Processes," 4 vols., 1805.) Died in 1827. ю5.) Died in 1827. See H. J. Jäck, "N. T. von Gönner's Biographie," 1813.

Gonsalo, gon-sa'lo, (Fernando,) Count of Castile, a Spanish military commander, who gained a victory over Sancho, King of Navarre, in 924, and afterwards defeated the Moors in several engagements.

Gonsalvo, gon-sål'vo, Gonzalo, gon-thå'lo, or Goncalo de Córdova, (Hernandez or Fernandez,) [Fr. Gonsalve de Cordoue, gon'sālv' deh kor'doo',] a celebrated Spanish commander, surnamed THE GREAT CAPTAIN, was born at Montilla, near Córdova, in 1443, (or, according to some writers, in 1453.) He was a brother of Don Alonzo de Aguilar. He distinguished him-

self in the long war of Granada which ended in 1492. In 1495 he was selected by Queen Isabella to command the army sent to aid the King of Naples against Charles VIII. of France. He expelled the French by a rapid succession of victories, succoured the pope by capturing Ostia from a piratical horde, and returned to Spain in 1498. A secret treaty for the partition of the kingdom of Naples having been made by Ferdinand of Spain and Louis XII. of France in 1500, Gonsalvo was appointed lieutenant-general of Calabria and Apulia. The French and Spaniards were involved in a war with each other in 1502. "The Great Captain" gained decisive victories at Cerignola and Garigliano in 1503, and drove the French out of the kingdom of Naples. In 1506 he was recalled to Spain by Ferdinand, who was jealous of his glory or suspicious of his loyalty. He was received with enthusiasm by the people, but was treated with coldness at court. Died at Granada in 1515. "His splendid military successes," says Prescott, "have made the name of Gonsalvo as familiar to his countrymen as that of the Cid, which, floating down the stream of popular melody, has been treasured up as a part of the national history. . . . His characteristics were prudence, coolness, steadiness of purpose, and intimate knowledge of man. He betrayed none of the cruelty and licentiousness which disgrace the age of chivalry." (See Prescott's "Ferdinand and Isabella," vol. ii. Part II., chap. ii.; and vol. iii. chaps.

See PAOLO GIOVIO, "De Vita et Rebus gestis G. F. Cordubæ;" Brantôme, "Vies des grands Capitaines;" M. J. QUINTANA, "Vida de G. F. de Córdova," 1827; FERNANDEZ DE PULGAR, "Coronica del gran Capitan G. F. de Córdova," 1580.

Gonthier, gon'teer, one of the best poets of the thirteenth century, was born in Germany. His chief work is entitled "Ligurinus sive de Rebus a Friderico I. gestis," ("On the Achievements of Frederick I.")

Gonthier, [Fr. pron. gon'te-à',] (JOHANN,) a German physician and Hellenist, was born at Andernach in 1487.

He became physician to Francis I. of France in 1535, and the physician and physician to Francis I. of France in 1535, and the physician to 1535, and

lectured on anatomy at Paris, where Vesalius was among his pupils. Having been persecuted as a Protestant, nis pupils. Having been persecuted as a Protestant, he retired to Strasburg, where he was chosen professor of Greek. Among his works, which were highly esteemed, are "Anatomical Institutes according to the Views of Galen," ("Anatomicæ Institutiones secundum Galeni Sententiam," 1536,) and "On Ancient and Modern Medicine," ("De Medicina veteri et nova," 1571). Died in 1574.

1571.) Died in 1574.

See Hérissant, "Eloge de Gonthier d'Andernach," 1765; Nicéron, "Hommes illustres;" ELoy, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine;"
M. Adam, "Vitæ Medicorum."

xii., xiv., and xxiv.)

Gontran, gòn'trôn', a son of Clotaire I., inherited the kingdom of Burgundy in 561 A.D. Died in 593.
Gonzaga, gon-za'ga, (Thomas Antonio,) a popular

Portuguese lyric poet, born at Oporto in 1747, was surnamed DIRCEO. He was banished for a political offence to Mozambique in 1793, and died there in the same year. See F. DENIS, "Résumé de l'Histoire littéraire du Brésil;" "Nou-velle Biographie Générale."

Gonzaga, de,* deh gon-zâ'gâ, [Fr. GONZAGUE, gôn'zāg',] (Anne,) Princess-Palatine, born about 1616, was a daughter of Charles, Duke of Mantua and Nevers. She was married in 1645 to Edward, a son of Frederick V., Prince-Palatine and King of Bohemia. She passed much

^{*} Some authorities give these names without the particles, $(de, \text{ or } di_i)$ in inserting them we have followed the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

time at the French court, and was distinguished for her political talents and influence in the war of the Fronde. Died in 1684. Bossuet pronounced her funeral oration.

See Cardinal de Retz, "Mémoires;" Senac de Meilhan, "Mémoires d'Anne de Gonzague," 1786.

Gonzaga, de,* då gon-zå'ga, (MARIA LOUISA,) Queen of Poland, born about 1612, was a sister of Anne Gonzaga, noticed above, and was eminent for beauty. Her mother was Catherine of Lorraine. She was married in 1645 to Sigismond Ladislas, King of Poland, who died in 1648. Soon after that event she became the wife of his brother and successor, John Casimir. Died in 1667.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Bassompierre, "Mémoires."

Gonzaga, di,*(CARLO,) Duke of Mantua, Montferrato, and Nevers, was a grandson of Federico, noticed below, and heir of his cousin Vincenzo, who died in 1627. His claim was disputed by the emperor Ferdinand II., whose army took and pillaged Mantua in 1630. Gonzaga re-covered Mantua about a year later. Died in 1637. Gonzaga, di* or de, (Curtius,) an Italian poet, who

lived about 1580. He wrote an epic poem called "Fido

Amante," (1582.)

Gonzaga, di,* (ERCOLE,) an Italian cardinal, son of Francis II., Duke of Mantua, born in 1505. He became successively Bishop of Mantua, Cardinal, and Archbishop of Tarragona. He was intimate with Cardinal Bembo and other eminent scholars of the time. Died in 1563.

See UGHELLI, "Italia Sacra."

Gonzaga, di,* (FEDERICO,) Duke of Mantua, succeeded his father, Giovanni Francesco, in 1519. He became an ally of Charles V. in 1521, and fought with distinction against the French. He was created Duke

of Mantua by the emperor, and obtained the marquisate of Montferrato in 1536. Died in 1540.

Gonzaga, di,*[Fr. Gonzague, gon'zag',](Ferdinand or Ferrante,) Duke of Molfetta and Guastalla, born in 1506, was a younger son of the Duke of Mantua. He acquired a high reputation as a general in the service of Charles V., who appointed him Viceroy of Sicily in 1536, and Governor of the Milanese in 1546. Died at

Brussels in 1557.

See Alfonso de Ulloa, "Vita del gran Capitano F. Gonzaga," 1563: Gosellini, "Vita del Principe F. Gonzaga," 1574.

Gonzaga, di.* (FERDINANDO CARLO,) last Duke of Milan, succeeded his father in 1665. He was extremely dissolute. In the war of the Spanish succession he was the ally of France. The Austrians took Mantua in 1707 and annexed it to the Milanese. He died in 1708.

Gonzaga, di,* (GIOVANNI FRANCESCO,) first Marquis of Mantua, began to reign in 1407. He waged war against Visconti, Duke of Milan, and became general-in-chief of the Venetian army in 1432. He entered the service of the Duke of Milan in 1438, after which he defeated the Venetians and their allies under F. Sforza, one of the ablest generals of that time. He died in 1444, aged about fifty, and was succeeded by his son Luigi, who was distinguished as a general and patron of poets and artists.

See Morker, "Dictionnaire Historique;" Possevin, "Historia Gonzagarum," etc.

Gonzagarum, etc.

Gonzaga, di,* (GIOVANNI FRANCESCO,) a grandson of Luigi, became Marquis of Mantua in 1466. He commanded the army which the Italian allies raised in 1495 to resist Charles VIII. of France. He was general of the League of Cambrai in 1509. Died in 1519.

Gonzaga, di,* (LUCREZIA,) a learned Italian lady, was married to Gian Paolo Manfroni, afterwards imprisoned for conspiracy against the life of the Duke of Ferrara.

Her letters were greatly admired by her contemporaries.

Died in 1576.

Gonzaga, di,* [Fr. Gonzague,] (Luigi,) Lord of Mantua, was the founder of a sovereign house which reigned at Mantua from 1328 to 1707. They belonged to the Ghibeline party. He died in 1361.

Gonzaga, di,* (SCIPIONE,) an Italian writer and car-

dinal, born in 1542, was an intimate friend of Tasso. He

wrote verses and Latin Memoirs of his own Life, (1791.) Died in 1593.

See Possevin, "Historia Gonzagarum," etc.

Gonzaga, di,* (VESPASIANO,) Duke of Sabbionetta, an Italian military commander, born in 1531, served with distinction in the wars of Charles V. and Philip II. of Spain. He was also a generous patron of learning and the arts. Died in 1591.

Gonzague, the French of Gonzaga, which see.

Gonzague, the French of Gonzaga, which see.
Gonzales, gon-thâ/lês, (Bartolomé,) a Spanish painter, born at Valladolid in 1564. He was patronized by Philip III., who employed him to restore the Escurial and other palaces. Died in 1627.
Gonzales, gon/zã/lês/, (Louis Jean Emmanuel.) a French littérateur, born at Saintes in 1815, became assistant editor of the "Siècle." He wrote a successful novel, entitled "The Pearl-Diver," or "Les Frères de la Côte," ("Filibusters," or "Buccaneers.")
Gonzales, Velasquez, gon, thâ/lês, và làs/kêth (Ales

Gonzales-Velasquez, gon-thå'lês va-lâs'kêth, (Ale-JANDRO,) a Spanish painter and architect, born at Madrid He adorned with paintings the royal palace

in 1719. He adorned with paintings the royal palace of San Ildefonso. Died in 1772.

Gonzales-Velasquez, (Antonio,) a Spanish painter, brother of the preceding, born in Madrid in 1729. He excelled in frescos, and became court painter in 1757. Died in 1793. His brother Luis, born in 1715, was also a painter. Died in 1764.

Gonzalez, gon-thâ'lêth, or Gonzales, (DIEGO,) a Spanish poet, born at Ciudad Rodrigo in 1733; died

Gonzalez, (Tirso,) a Spanish Jesuit, who was chosen general of his order about 1685. He wrote a work against the doctrine of probability, entitled "Fundamentum Theologiæ Moralis," etc., (1689.) Died in 1705.

See Dupin, "Bibliothèque des Auteurs ecclésiastiques du dix-septième Siècle."

Gonzalez-Cabrera-Bueno, gon-thå'lêth kå-bra'ra bwa'no, (Don Jozé,) a distinguished admiral, born in the island of Teneriffe about 1670, was sent in 1701, by Pedro II., King of Portugal, as commander of a fleet, to the Philippines. He published a valuable treatise on navigation.

Gonzalez de Andrada. See Andrada, (PAOLO.) Gonzalez de Berceo, gon-thâ'lêth da bêr.thā'o, (JUAN,) the earliest Spanish poet of whom anything is known, was born in Castile in 1196. He was a Benedictine monk, and wrote in verse the lives of San Domingo de Silos and San Millan. Died in 1266.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" Sismondi, "Littératures du Midi de l'Europe;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Gonzalez-Velasquez. See Gonzales-Velasquez. Gonzalo or Gonzalvo. See Gonsalvo.

Gonzalvo. See Gonsalvo.

Gooch, (ROBERT,) an English physician, born at Yarmouth in 1784. He practised in London, whither he removed in 1811. He published an excellent work on "Diseases Peculiar to Women," (1820.) Died in 1830.

Good, (JOHN MASON,) an eminent English physician and author, born at Epping in May, 1764. He was apprenticed to a surgeon at Gosport in 1779, and, having studied at Guy's Hospital for a short time, began to practise at Sudbury in 1784. In 1793 he removed to London, where he devoted much attention to literature and contributed to several reviews. He was versed in many ancient and modern languages, which he learned with uncommon facility. In 1805 he produced a translation in verse of Lucretius "De Rerum Naturâ." lation in verse of Lucretius "De Rerum Naturâ." Among his chief medical works are a "Physiological System of Nosology," (1817,) and "The Study of Medicine," (4 vols., 1822; 2d edition, with notes by Dr. Samuel Cooper, 5 vols., 1828,) one of the most complete and learned works on that subject that ever appeared in the language. He also published "The Book of Nature," (3 vols., 1826,) a "Translation of the Book of Psalms," and several original poems. In 1820 he took the degree of M.D. at Marischal College, Aberdeen. Died in January 1827.

Died in January, 1827.

Commenting on his translation of Lucretius, Lord Jeffrey says, "Upon the whole, this book is very dul!, and as a translation very flat and unpoetical; yet it is

^{*} See note on preceding page.

evidently the work of a man of no ordinary vigour or intelligence: it contains a very correct edition of Lucretius, with more information on the subject of his poem than could be gathered from all his other commentators put together." ("Edinburgh Review" for April, 1807.)

See OLINTHUS GREGORY, "Memoirs of the Life of J. M. Good," 1828; "Gentleman's Magazine" for March, 1827.

Goodall, good'al, (EDWARD,) an English artist, chiefly known as an engraver, born at Leeds in 1795. His vignette landscapes, after Turner, are esteemed master-pieces. Among his works are the illustrations of Roger's "Italy" and other poems, and the plates in Turner's "South Coast." He reproduced the manner of Turner with exquisite tact. Died in 1870.

Goodall, (FREDERICK,) an eminent painter of history and genre, a son of the preceding, was born in London and genre, a son of the preceding, was born in London in 1822. His early works represent the life of the peasants of Normandy and Brittany. He produced "The Departure of the Emigrant-Ship," and other scenes of Iri-h life, and English subjects, such as "The Village Festival," (1847.) "Raising the May-pole," (1851.) and "Cranmer at the Traitors' Gate," (1856.) He was chosen A. R. A. in 1852, and a. Boyal Academician in "Cranmer at the Traitors' Gate," (1856.) He was chosen A.R.A. in 1852, and a Royal Academician in

chosen A.K.A. in 1852, and a Royal Academician in 1863. Among his later works we may name "Agriculture in the Valley of the Nile," (1875,) and "The Road to Mecca" (1881.)

Good'all or Good'al, (WALTER,) a Scottish antiquary, born in Banffshire in 1706. He published an "Examination of the Letters said to be written by Mary to James, Earl of Bothwell;" also an edition of the "Scoti-Chronicon" of Fordun. Died in 1766.

Goode, 2004, (FRANCIS,) an English divine, born about

Goode, gööd, (FRANCIS,) an English divine, born about 1797. He wrote "The Better Covenant," (5th edition, 1848), which is highly commended. Died in 1842. Goode, (WILLIAM,) an English theologian, born about 1800. Among his works is "The Divine Rule of Faith and Practice," (2 vols., 1842,) and treatises against the doctrines of the Puseyites. He became Dean of Ripon in 1860. in 1860.

Good'man, (CHRISTOPHER,) an English Puritan, born at Chester about 1520. He retired to the continent in the reign of Mary, and became pastor of an English church at Geneva. About 1560 he was appointed minister at Saint Andrew's, Scotland. He wrote a "Commentary on Amos." Died in 1602.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Goodman, (GODFREY,) an English writer, born in Denbighshire in 1583. He became Bishop of Gloucester in 1625, and joined the Church of Rome about 1640. He wrote, besides other works, a "History of his Own Clines", which were published in 1635. Times," which was published in 1839. Died in 1655.

See FULLER, "Church History."

Good'rich, (CHARLES A.,) of Hartford, Connecticut, a historian and clergyman, born in 1790. He wrote, besides other works, a "History of the United States of America." Died in 1862.

Goodrich, (Chauncey,) an American Senator, born at Durham, Connecticut, in 1759, was a son of Elizur, noticed below. He was a member of Congress from 1795 to 1801, and represented Connecticut in the Senate of the United States from 1807 to 1813. Died in 1815.

Goodrich, (CHAUNCEY ALLEN,) an American scholar and divine, born at New Haven in October, 1790, was a

son of Elizur, noticed below, (1761-1849.) He graduated at Yale College in 1810, and afterwards studied theology. He was professor of rhetoric and oratory in Yale College from 1817 to 1839, and in the latter year obtained the chair of theology in that institution. In 1847 he produced an enlarged edition of Webster's Dictionary. He also edited Webster's Unabridged Dictionary, with an Appendix and Vocabulary of Proper Names, (1859,) and published "Select British Eloquence," (1852.) Died in 1860.

See Allibone's "Dictionary of Authors."

Goodrich, (ELIZUR,) an American divine and scholar, born in Wethersfield, Connecticut, in 1734; died

1810, and was a judge of probate for many years. Died in 1849.

Goodrich, (FRANK B.,) an American writer, son of Samuel G. Goodrich, noticed below, was born in Boston in 1826. He published, besides several other works, "The Court of Napoleon, or Society under the First Empire, with Portraits of its Beauties," etc., (1857.)

Goodrich, (SAMUEL GRISWOLD,) an American writer, known as PETER PARLEY, was born at Ridgefield, Connecticut, in 1793. He was a publisher in Boston, and about 1825 began to write popular books for the young. He edited a periodical called "Parley's Magazine," (1841-54.) He was consul of the United States in Paris for several years, (1848-52.) Among his numerons works are "Recollections of a Lifetime," "Illustrated Natural History of the Animal Kingdom," and "Peter

Natural History of the Animal Kingdom," and "Peter Parley's Own Story," etc. Died in 1863.

Goodrich, (THOMAS,) an English prelate, born in Lincolnshire about 1480. He rose through various preferments to be Bishop of Ely in 1534. He was also a member of the privy council under Henry VIII. and Edward VI., and in 1551 was made lord chancellor. He assisted in the compilation of the Bishops' Book and the Book of Com non Prayer of 1548. Died in 1554.

Good'win, (FRANCIS,) an English architect, among whose principal works are the Manchester Town Hall and Lissadell Court. Died in 1835.

Goodwin, (HARVEY,) an English bishop, was born at King's Lynn in 1818. He graduated as second wranglerin 1840, became Dean of Elyin 1858, and Bishop of Carlisle in 1869. Among his works we may mention his "Course of Mathematics," "A Memoir of Bishop Mackenzie," and "Walks in the Region of Science and Faith," (1883.)

Goodwin, (JOHN,) an English Puritan divine, born in 1593, resided many years in London, where he was distinguished for his pulpit eloquence. He was a zealous republican, and defended the execution of the king. By his writings and in his pulpit he maintained the Arminian doctrines. He was the author of "The Divine Authority of Scripture Asserted," "Right and Might Well Met," "Redemption Redeemed," etc. The first-named is considered a master-piece of polemic theology. Died in 1665.

See "Life of John Goodwin," by Thomas Jackson.

Goodwin, (THOMAS,) an English nonconformist divine and writer, born in Norfolk in 1600. He took his degree at Cambridge, and in 1632 became vicar of Trinity Church, in that town. This post he soon after resigned, on account of a change in his religious opinions. After a short residence in Holland, he was, on his return to England, elected to the Westminster Assembly, and was distinguished as one of the ablest and most active leaders of the Independent party. His zeal in this cause pro-cured for him the favour of Cromwell, who in 1649 appointed him president of Magdalene College, Oxford. He wrote numerous theological and controversial works, which enjoy a high reputation. Died in 1679.

See Neal, "History of the Puritans;" Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Good'year, (CHARLES,) an eminent American inventor, born at New Haven, Connecticut, in 1800. His early education was very defective. He removed in 1826 to Philadelphia, where he opened a small store. About 1834 he became deeply interested in the manufacture of India-rubber. The cloth, shoes, and other articles made from this substance had proved failures on account of the effect produced upon it by heat and cold. After five years spent in constant experiments, during which time he and his family lived in extreme destitution, Mr. Goodyear succeeded in producing, by means of sulphur, the vulcanized India-rubber now so extensively used in manuthe Crystal Palace a great variety of useful and orna-niental articles of the new material. He obtained on this lar, born in Wethersfield, Connecticut, in 1734; died in 1797.

Goodrich, (ELIZUR,) an American lawyer, son of the preceding, was born in Durham, Connecticut, in 1761. He was professor of law in Yale College from 1801 to

to the perfection of his discoveries, although suffering from chronic disease. Died in July, 1860. "He lived," from chronic disease. Died in July, 1860. "He lived," says Parton, "to see his material applied to nearly five hundred uses, and to give employment, in England, France, Germany, and the United States, to sixty thousand persons. But we should greatly undervalue the labours of Charles Goodyear if we regarded them only sometimes a new source of wealth. as opening a new source of wealth. . . Art, science, and humanity are indebted to him for a material which serves the purposes of them all, and serves them as no other known material could."

See Rev. Bradford K. Peirce, "Trials of an Inventor," New York, 1866; Parton, "Famous Americans of Recent Times," 1867.

Googe, gooj, (BARNABY,) an English translator of the sixteenth century, published versions of the "Zodiake of Life," by Palingenius Stellatus, the "Spanish Proverbs" of Lope de Mendoza, and Aristotle's "Categories;" he was also the author of a collection of sonnets and other poems.

See WARTON, "History of English Poetry."

Gook'in, (Daniel,) a writer, born in Kent, England, about 1612, removed to Massachusetts in 1644. He became a major-general in 1681. He wrote "Historical Collections of the Indians of Massachusetts," (published in 1792.) Died in 1687.

Gool, van, van göl or Höl, (JAN,) a Dutch painter, born at the Hague in 1685, painted admired landscapes, and wrote a mediocre "Biography of Flemish and Dutch

Painters," (1751.) Died in 1757.

Gôpâla, one of the names of KRISHNA, which see. Göppert or Goeppert, göp'pêrt, (Heinrich Ro-Bert,) professor of medicine and botany at Breslau, was born in Silesia in 1800. He published a treatise "On the Anatomical Structure of the Coniferæ," "On the

Fossil Ferns," and other similar works. Gor'di-an, [Fr. Gordien, gor'de-ān'; Lat. Gordia'-nus, (Mar'cus Anto'nius Africa'nus,)] a Roman emperor, born about 160 A.D., of an illustrious family. He was appointed proconsul of Africa in 237, and was declared emperor by the insurgents who rebelled against Maximinus. His son Gordian was associated with him in the empire, and their election was confirmed by the Roman Soon after this, Capellianus, Governor of Mauritania, assembled an army in favour of Maximinus, and attacked Carthage. In the combat that ensued, the younger Gordian was slain; and his aged father, on hearing of his fate, strangled himself, in 238 A.D. Gordian was distinguished for his love of letters, and was the author of several poems. He spent a great part of his immense wealth in procuring games and amusements for the people. His reign lasted but six weeks.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Gordian, [Lat. GORDIANUS, (MARCUS ANTONIUS PIUS,)] grandson of the elder Gordian, was born about 225, and was proclaimed Cæsar by the Roman people when news arrived of the death of the two Gordians in Africa. He was made colleague of the new emperors Maximus and Balbinus, and after their death became emperor, in July, 238 A.D. Gordian, accompanied by his father-in-law, Misitheus, repelled an invasion of Sapor, King of Persia, in 242. He afterwards attacked the Persians, and defeated their army on the banks of the Chaboras. Meanwhile, Philippus, an officer in the Roman army, availing himself of his popularity, caused himself to be proclaimed a colleague of the emperor,

and soon after had Gordian put to death, in 244 A.D. See TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs;" MONTESQUIEU, "Grandeur et Décadence des Romains;" GISBERT CUPER, "Historia trium Gordianorum," 1697; CAPITOLINUS, "Gordiani tres."

Gordianus, the Latin of GORDIAN, which see. Gordien, the French of GORDIAN, which see.

Gor'di-us, a Phrygian peasant who was raised to the throne, was the father of Midas. His name is associated with the famous "Gordian Knot," which Alexander the

Great, unable to untie, cut with his sword. Gor'don, (ALEXANDER,) of Achintoul, a relative of Patrick, noticed below, visited Russia in 1693. He was patronized by the Czar, to whom he rendered important

services in his wars against Sweden and Poland. He wrote a valuable "History of Peter the Great," (1755.)

Died in 1752.

Gordon, (ALEXANDER,) a distinguished Scottish antiquary, wrote "Itinerarium Septentrionale," or travels in Scotland and the North of England, (1726,) and a "Complete History of Ancient Amphitheatres," (1730.) Died in 1750.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Gordon, (Andrew,) a distinguished scholar, born near Aberdeen in 1712, became professor of philosophy at Erfurt, in Germany. He published a work entitled "Phenomena of Electricity Exposed," (1744.) He made important discoveries in that science; and he is said to have been the first who used a cylinder instead of a globe

in electrical apparatus. Died in 1751. See Priestley, "History of Electricity."

Gordon, gor'dòn', [Lat. Gordo'nus,] (Bernard) a French physician, became professor of medicine at Mont-pellier in 1285. He wrote "Lilium Medicinæ," and other

professional works. Died about 1320.

Gordon, (CHARLES GEORGE,) an English soldier, traveller, and philanthropist, was born in 1833. He entered the Royal Engineers in 1852, served in the Crimea, and was afterwards employed to settle the Turkish frontier in Asia. In 1860 or 1861 he went to China, and there in 1863-4, as commander-in-chief of the celebrated "Ever Victorious Army," crushed the Tai-ping revolt. He afterwards went to Egypt and helped the Khedive to break the power of the slave traders; he was made a pasha, and in 1877 appointed governor of the Soud n. His immense services there are matter of history. In 1880 he was appointed secretary to the governor-general of India, but did not take up the office. In 1882 he h.ld a post under the Cape of Good Hope government. At the beginning of 1884 he was preparing to start on an expedition to the Congo, when he was sent to the Soudan to try to restore order. He was isolated and shut up in to try to restore order. He was isolated and shut up in Khartoum, which place he heroically defended for many months. It at last fell, through internal treachery, 26 Jan, 1885, General Gordon being one of the first victims.

Gordon, (GEORGE,) Earl of Huntley, an ambitious and powerful Scottish nobleman, was a Roman Catholic. He became lord chancellor of Scotland about 1546. Having taken arms against Queen Mary and Regent Murray, he was defeated and killed in 1562.

Gordon, (GEORGE.) sixth Earl of Huntley, a son of the fifth Earl, was a turbulent and powerful nobleman. He engaged in treasonable intrigues with the King of Spain in order to restore the Romish Church in Scotland. He rebelled openly in 1594, was defeated, and fled to the continent, but soon returned. Died in 1635.

Gordon, (GEORGE,) the son of Cosmo George, Duke of Gordon, was born in London in 1750 On taking his seat in Parliament, he distinguished himself by his violent opposition to the Act of Toleration, passed in 1778 in favour of the Catholics. In 1780, at the head of a mob estimated at one hundred thousand persons, Gordon presented a petition to Parliament for the repeal of the Act of Toleration, and on its rejection the celebrated Gordon riots broke out in London. Many buildings and much property were destroyed. Gordon was tried for high treason but was acquitted, because it could not be proved that he had assembled the populace with bad intentions. He died in prison in 1793.

Gordon, (James Huntley,) a learned Jesuit, of a noble Scottish family, born in Paris in 1543. He became successively professor of theology and of the learned languages at Rome, Paris, and Bordeaux, and was also employed on several apostolic missions. Died in 1620. See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gordon, (Sir John Watson,) an eminent Scottish portrait-painter, born in Edinburgh about 1790. He painted portraits of nearly all the eminent Scotsmen of his time, including Sir Walter Scott, the Duke of Argyle, Dr. Chalmers, (1837,) and Professor Wilson, (1851.) He was chosen president of the Royal Scottish Academy in 1850, and received the title of painter-limner to the oneen. Died in 1864 Died in 1864. queen.

Gordon, (Lady LUCY DUFF,) daughter of the celebrated Mrs. Austin, and wife of Sir Alexander Duff Gordon, published a number of excellent translations from the German and French. Among these are Von Feuerbach's "Remarkable Crimes and Trials," Meinhold's "Amber Witch," and the "Celebrated Crimes" of Dumas. She wrote "Letters from Egypt," (1865.) Died in Egypt in 1869.

Gordon, (PATRICK,) a Scottish officer, born in 1635, entered the service of Peter the Great of Russia, whose favour he won, and who made him commander-in-chief of his army. Died in 1699.

See BECKMANN, "Peter der Grosse als Mensch und Regent," 1830; "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1852; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1856; "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1861.

Gordon, (ROBERT,) a Scottish geographer, born in Aberdeenshire about 1580, was appointed by Charles I. to complete the "Theatrum Scoties," which forms a part of the geographical work projected by Blaeu of Amsterdam. Died about 1660.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gordon, (Sir Robert,) a brother of the Earl of Aberdeen, born in 1791, was sent as ambassador to Constantinople in 1829, and was minister at Vienna from 1841 to 1846. He died at Balmoral in 1847.

Gordon, (Thomas,) a Scottish writer, born at Kirk-cudbright about 1685. He was the author, in conjunction with his friend Trenchard, of "Cato's Letters," and "The Independent Whig," (2 vols., 1732.) His translation of Tacitus is esteemed the best in the English language. Died in 1750.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Gordon, (THOMAS F.,) an American historian, published a "History of Pennsylvania," (1823,) a "Digest of the Laws of the United States," (1827,) a "History of New Jersey," (1831,) a "Gazetteer of New Jersey," (1834,) and other works.

Gordon, (WILLIAM,) an English historian, born at Hitchin in 1729, became pastor of an Independent church at Ipswich. He removed to America in 1770, or the removed to America in 1770, preached for some years at Roxbury, Massachusetts, favoured the popular party in the Revolution, and returned to England in 1786. He published a "History of the Rise, Progress, and Establishment of the Independence of the United States of America," (4 vols., 1788.) He states that General Washington furnished material for this work. Died in 1807.

Gordon, (WILLIAM,) an English physician and philanthropist, born near Ripon in 1801, practised in Hull. He wrote a "Critical Inquiry concerning a New Membrane of the Eye," (1832,) and other works. Died in 1849.

See Newman Hall, "The Christian Philosopher Triumphing over Death," etc.

Gordonus. See Gordon, (Bernard.)
Gore, (Catherine Grace,) originally named Francis, a distinguished English authoress, born in Nottingcis, a distinguished Enginsh authoress, born in Notting-hamshire in 1799. Among her most popular novels, which are principally delineations of fashionable life, are "Cecil; or, The Adventures of a Coxcomb," (1841,) "Peers and Parvenus," "The Hamiltons," and "The Ambassador's Wife," She also published a comedy entitled "The School for Coquettes," and other dramatic works. Mrs. Gore's productions display superior talent, and a number of her proyels have been translated into and a number of her novels have been translated into German. Died in 1861.

See R. H. HORNE, "New Spirit of the Age," 1844; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1830.

Gore, (CHRISTOPHER,) an American Governor, born in Boston in 1758. He was elected Governor of Massa-chusetts in 1809, and a Senator of the United States in 1814. Died in 1827. He left nearly \$100,000 to Harvard

Gore, (Sir John,) a British naval officer, who became a vice-admiral in 1825. Died in 1836. Gore, (Thomas,) an English writer, born in Wiltshire in 1631, was the author of several genealogical works. Died in 1684. See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Görenz or Goerenz, gö'rênts, (Johann August,) a German philologist and Latin scholar, born in Saxony in 1765. He published a good edition of Cicero's philosophical works, viz., "De Legibus," "De Finibus," and "Academica," (3 vols., 1809–12.) Died in 1836.

Görgei. See Görgey.

Gorges. See Gorgey.

Gor'ges, (Sir Ferdinando,) an Englishman, born in Somersetshire. He planted a colony in Maine, and spent a large sum of money in attempts to explore and settle that province. About 1637 he obtained a large grant of land, and was appointed lord proprietary of Maine. His colony did not prosper. Died in 1647.

Görgey or Goergey, gör'gī, (ARTHUR,) a famous Hungarian general, born at Toporcz in 1818. He entered the army in 1827, but retired from it in 1845, and became

the army in 1837, but retired from it in 1845 and became a student in the University of Prague. In the spring of 1848 he joined the army which took the field against Austria, and received a captain's commission. Having given process of superior military, talents he was Austria, and received a captain's commission. Having given proofs of superior military talents, he was appointed commander-in-chief by Kossuth on the 1st of November, 1848. He issued in January, 1849, a proclamation against the separation of Hungary from Austria, and in the next month was superseded by Dembinski, whom he refused to obey. He was soon restored to the command, and defeated the Austrians at Nagy Sarlo in April, after which he became minister of war. Having been defeated near Komporn in July he made a skilful been defeated near Komorn in July, he made a skilful retreat to Arad. On the 11th of August, 1849, he was appointed dictator, and a few days later he capitulated without conditions to the Russian general. He was appointed dictator, and a few days fater ne capitulated without conditions to the Russian general. He was pardoned by the emperor, and incurred the suspicion of treason to the cause of Hungary. In 1852 he published "My Life and Acts in Hungary in 1848 and 1849."

Gor'gï-as [Gr. Γοργίας] OF LEONTINI, a celebrated orator and sophist, was born at Leontini, (or Leontium,)

in Sicily, and was a contemporary of Socrates. He was sent by his fellow-citizens to Athens on a political missein by his below-chizens to Athens of a pointed his-sion about 426 B.C., soon after which he became a resi-dent of Athens. He taught rhetoric with great éclat, and wrote a philosophical work entitled "Of the Non-Being, or of Nature," in which he argued that nothing has existence or reality. Some extracts from this are extant. His mind was eminently subtle and brilliant. He appears to have promoted the advancement of philosophy by demonstrating the distinction between the conception and its object. But he was more remarkable for the graces of language than for earnestness of feeling. "Like a great man of modern times," says Fournier, "he propagated doubt with finesse, and suggested or generated ideas with an art of which Socrates alone furnished a model." Plato gave the name of Gorgias to one of his dialogues which is extant. Gorgias survived Socrates,

thatogues which is extain. Gorgias survived Socrates, and reached the age of one hundred years.

See Philostratus, "Vite Sophistarum;" H. E. Foss, "Commentatio de Gorgia Leontino," 1828; Luigi Garoffalo, "Discorsi intorno Gorgia Leontino," 1831; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Aristotele, "De Xenophane, Gorgia," etc.; Sextus Empiricus, "Adversus Mathematicos;" Grote, "History of Greece," vol. viii. chap. lxvii.

Gor'gon, [Lat. Gor'gon; Gr. Γοργώ, (plural Γόργονες;) Fr. Gorgone, gor'gon'.] The Gorgons of the classic mythology were three sisters, named Stheno, (or Stheino,) Eury'ale, and Medusa. By the later poets they were represented as having on their heads serpents instead of hair, or serpents entwined among their hair. According to the popular legend, all persons who looked at them were changed into stone.

See Keightley, "Mythology;" "Biographie Universelle," (Partie mythologique.)

Gorgonia, a surname of MINERVA, which see.

Gori, go'ree, (ANTONIO FRANCESCO,) an Italian anti-quary, born in 1691 at Florence, where he became pro-fessor of history. Among his numerous and valuable works we may name "Inscriptiones antiquæ Græcæ et Romanæ," etc., an account of ancient inscriptions found in Tuscany, and a superb work entitled "Museum Florentinum," (6 vols. fol., 1731-43.) In 1735 he founded the Academia Columbaria. Died in 1757.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" GOETHE, "Winckelmann und sein Jahrhundert."

Gorini, da, då go-rec'nee, (GIUSEPPE CORIO,) MARQUIS, an Italian dramatic poet, born at Milan. He composed many tragedies and comedies, some of which were posed many tragedies and connectes, some of which were very successful. His tragedy of "Jezebel" is called his master-piece. He died after 1761.

Go-ri-on'i-dēš, or Joseph Ben Gorion, a Jewish compiler, who is supposed to have lived in France in

the ninth century. He was the reputed author of a "History of the Laws"

tory of the Jews.

Gorlæus, gor-la'us, (ABRAHAM,) a distinguished antiquary and numismatist, born at Antwerp in 1549. collected a valuable cabinet of medals, which was sold after his death to James I. of England. His principal works are his "Dactyliotheca, etc.," and "Thesaurus Numismatum," ("Treasury of Coins," 1608.) Died in

Gorm or Gor'mon, surnamed THE OLD, a king of Denmark, who united the whole of that country into one kingdom. He was hostile to Christianity, and resisted all the efforts of the missionaries to convert his people.

Died in 935.

Gor'man, (WILLIS A.,) an American general, born in Kentucky about 1814. He represented a district of Indiana in Congress from 1849 to 1853, and was Governor of Minnesota Territory from 1853 to 1857. He commanded a brigade of the Union army at the battles of Fair Oaks, June 1, and Antietam, September 17, 1862. Gornicius. See GORNICKI.

Gornicki, gor-nets'kee, [Lat. Gorni'cius,] (Luke,) a

Gornicki, gor-nets'kee, [Lat. Gorni'Cius,] (Luke,) a Polish historian, born in 1530, became secretary to Sigismund Augustus, King of Poland. He wrote a "History of the Kingdom of Poland." Died in 1600.

Gor'on-wÿ, (Owen,) a Welsh poet, born in 1722, wrote poems in his own language and in Latin.

Goropius or Gorophius. See Becan, (John.)

Gorostiza, go-ros-tee'så, (Don Manuel Eduardo,) a distinguished diplomatist and dramatic writer, born at Vera Cruz, in Mexico, in 1790. He was employed by his countrymen in several important missions to London his countrymen in several important missions to London and Paris, and was on his return appointed councillor of state. His comedies entitled "Bread and Onion with Thee!" ("Contigo Pan y Cebolla,") and "Indulgence towards All," ("Indulgencia para Todos,") enjoy great popularity.

Gorræus. See Gorris.

Gorran, de, deh go'rôn', (NICOLAS,) a French theologian, born in Maine about 1230. He wrote commen-

Görres or Goerres, gör'rês, (Jakob Joseph,) an able German writer and publicist, was born at Coblentz in 1776. He edited in 1814 the "Rheinisches Mercur," an organ of the Liberal party in Germany, and was appointed professor of history at Munich in 1827. He wrote pointed professor of history at Munich in 1827. He wrote on a great variety of subjects. Among his principal works are "Aphorisms on Art," (1802,) "Faith and Science," ("Glauben und Wissen," 1805,) "Mythological History of the Asiatic World," (1810,) "Christian Mystic," ("Christliche Mystik," 4 vols., 1836-42,) and a number of contributions to the "Historico-Political Journal." Died at Munich in 1848.

See Sepp, "J. von Görres; eine Skizze seines Leben," 1848; S. RRUNNER, "Einige Stunden bei Goerres," 1848; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," (where he is called Jean Joseph de Goerres.)

Gorresio, gor-ra'se-o, (GASPARD,) an Italian Orientalist, born in Piedmont in 1808, became professor of Sanscrit at Turin. He produced a good Italian version of the Sanscrit poem "Râmâyăna," (Paris, 9 vols., 1843-56.)

Gorris, de, deh go'rèss', [Lat. Gorræ'us,] (Jean,) a French physician, born in Paris in 1505; died in 1577.
Gorsas, gor'sa', (Antoine Joseph,) a French politician and revolutionist, born at Limoges in 1752. As editor of the "Courrier de Versailles," he contributed greatly to excite the populace to the outrages of the 20th of June and the 10th of August. He was a deputy to the National Convention in 1792. In 1793 he was arrested by the Revolutionary Tribunal, and executed.

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists."

Gorski, gors'skee, or Gors'kĭ-us, (James.) a Polish writer, born in Masovia about 1525. He wrote on rhetoric, theology, etc. Died about 1584.

Gortchakof or Gortschakow, gor'châ-kof', written also Gortchakov or Gortchakoff, (ALEXANDER,) a Russian general, born in 1764. He obtained the rank of general about 1798, served in several campaigns against the French, and defeated Marshal Lannes at Heilsberg in 1807. He acted as minister of war in 1812. Died in 1825.

Gortchakof or Gortschakow, (ALEXANDER,) PRINCE, a Russian statesman, born about 1800. He was appointed secretary of legation to London in 1824, and appointed secretary of legation to London in 1824, and in 1832 councillor of the embassy in Vienna. In 1841 he negotiated the marriage of the grand duchess Olga with the crown-prince of Würtemberg. He represented Russia at the court of Vienna in 1854 and 1855, and became minister of foreign affairs about 1857. Henceforward until the rise of Bismarck he was the most powerful pointer in Franch between the later of the court of the second sec ful minister in Europe, but during his later years of office difficulties of internal administration caused him to be practically superseded. He withdrew from the ministry of foreign affairs early in 1882. Died at Baden-Baden in March 1883.

Gortchakof or Gortschakow, (DMITRI,) a Rus-

sian poet, born in 1756. Died in 1824.

Gortchakofor Gortschakow, (MICHAEL,) PRINCE, an able general, brother of Prince Alexander, was born in 1795. He served in the Polish campaign of 1831, and distinguished himself at Ostrolenka and Warsaw. He commanded the army which entered the Danubian principalities in 1853, and succeeded Prince Mentchikof as commander of the army in the Crimea in March, 1855. He was Governor of Poland when he died, about June, 1861.

Gortchakof or Gortschakow, (PETER,) PRINCE, eldest brother of the preceding, born about 1790, served against the French in 1813-14, and subsequently in the Caucasus under Yermolof. In 1839 he became Governor-General of Western Siberia, and in 1843 general of infantry. According to Vapereau, he commanded a wing of the army at Alma and the Inkerman, (1854.)

Gortchakov or Gortschakow. See GORTCHAKOF. Gorter, van, van gor'ter, (DAVID,) a Dutch physician and botanist, son of Jan, noticed below. He succeeded his father as physician to the Empress of Russia, and published "Flora Ingrica," and other botanical

works. Died in 1783.

Gorter, van. (JAN,) a celebrated Dutch physician, born in West Friesland in 1689. He studied at Leyden under Boerhaave, and in 1754 was invited to Russia by the empress Elizabeth, who made him her first physician. Among his principal works are a "Compendium of Medicine," and a treatise "On Insensible Perspiration," (in Latin.) Died in Holland in 1762.

Gor'ton, (John,) an English editor, of whom we have little information. He published a valuable "General Biographical Dictionary," (2 vols., 1828–30.) A new edition, with a supplement, appeared, in 4 vols., in 1851.

Gorton, (Samuel,) a religionist or enthusiast, born in England about 1600, emigrated to Boston in 1636. He was whipped for a contemptuous speech against the magistrates, and about 1642 was accused of heresy and found guilty. For this offence he was imprisoned until Died in 1677.

See "Life of S. Gorton," in Sparks's "American Biography."

Görtz, (Georg Henrik.) See Goertz. Görtz or Goertz, görts, (Johann Eustach,) Count of Schlitz, a Prussian statesman, born in the grand duchy of Hesse in 1737. He was created by Frederick II. minister of state and grand master of the wardrobe. He died in 1821, leaving, among other works, "Authentic Memoirs relative to the Negotiations which preceded the Partition of Poland," (1810.)

See "Historische und politische Denkwürdigkeiten des Grafen von Goertz," 2 vols., 1827; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Göschel or Goeschel, gö'shel, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a German jurist and philosopher, born at Langensalza in 1784. He graduated at Bonn in 1835, and was appointed in 1845 first president of the Consistory for the province of Saxony. He published in 1828 "Cæcilius and Octavius, or a Conversation on the Principal Objections to Christian Truth," and in 1829 "Aphorisms on Ignorance and Absolute Knowledge in Relation to the Christian Confession of Faith," in which he advocates Hearly philosophy and seeks to prove its harmony cates Hegel's philosophy and seeks to prove its harmony with the Christian faith. He also wrote an answer to Strauss's "Life of Jesus."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" BROCKHAUS, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Göschen, go'shen or gosh'en, (GEORGE JOACHIM,) an English financier, of German extraction, born in London in 1831, was educated at Oxford. He wrote, besides several treatises on financial subjects, "The Theory of Foreign Exchanges." From 1863 to 1880 he sat in Parliament for the City of London; He now represents Ripon. In 1865 he was made vice-president of the board of trade and sworn of the privy council. As chancellor of the duchy of Lancaster, he was a member of the Liberal ministry from January to June, 1866. He became a member of Mr. Gladstone's cabinet, as president of the poor-law board, in December, 1868. In 1878 Mr. Goschen and M. Joubert, representing England and France respectively, proceeded to Egypt to arrange the matter of the public debt. In May, 1880, Mr. Goschen was sent to Constantinople as ambassador extra-ordinary with reference to the pressing question of the Greek frontier. He did not take office with the Liberal administration, being separated from them by the question of the extension of the county franchise

Goschen or Goeschen, (Johann Friedrich Ludwig,) an able German jurist, born at Konigsberg in 1778.

Died in 1837.

Goslicki, (LAURENTIUS GRIMALIUS,) a Polish prelate and diplomatist, born in 1535, was secretary to Sigismund II. His chief work is "De Optimo Senatore."

Goss, (SIR JOHN,) an English musician and composer, for many years organist of St. Paul's Cathedral. Died

for many years organist of St. Faur's Caucenta.

1. 1880.

Gosse, goss, (ETIENNE,) a French dramatist, born at Bordeaux in 1773. He wrote many comedies, and "Dramatic Proverbs," (2 vols., 1819.) Died in 1834.

Gosse, goss, (HENRI Albertet—ā'l'bêr'tà',) a Swiss chemist and apothecary, born at Geneva in 1753, made improvements in the fabrication of potters' ware and of leather, and in other arts. He is said to have been the inventor of artificial mineral waters. Died in 1816. inventor of artificial mineral waters. Died in 1816.

Gosse, (Louis François Nicolas,) a French historical painter, born in Paris in 1787. Among his works are "The Adoration of the Magi," (1828,) "The Creation," and a "Visit of Napoleon III. to the Louvre," which was ordered for the Salle du Trône in the Senate-

Gosse, goss, (PHILIP HENRY,) an English naturalist, born at Worcester in 1810. He made a scientific tour through Canada, the United States, and Jamaica, and published, after his return, "The Canadian Naturalist," (1840,) "The Birds of Jamaica," (1845,) and "A Naturalist's Sojourn in Jamaica." His "Rambles of a Naturalist on the Devonshire Coast" appeared in 1853, and his "Aquarium" in 1854. These works were received with general favour, and have contributed greatly to excite an interest in those departments of natural history which he has so well illustrated. In 1850 Mr. Gosse was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society. He produced in 1860 a "History of British Sea-Anemones and Corals."

See "Westminster Review" for July, 1847.

Gossec, go'sêk', (François Joseph,) an eminent musical composer, born in Hainault in 1733. He studied in Paris under Rameau, and subsequently became pro-fessor in the Conservatory of Music. His compositions ressor in the Conservatory of Music. His compositions are various; among his master-pieces are "The Mass for the Dead," "The Nativity," an oratorio, the opera of "Sabinus," the music for the funeral of Mirabeau, and the apotheosis of Voltaire. Died in 1829.

See P. Hédouin, "Gossec, sa Vie et ses Ouvrages," 1852; Choron et Favolle, "Dictionnaire des Musiciens;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

graphie Générale."

Gosselin, goss'lán', (Antoine,) a French ecclesiastic, born near Amiens about 1580, became professor of rhetoric at Caen. His principal work is a "History of the Old Gauls," (in Latin.) Died in 1645.

Gosselin, (Jean.) a French writer, born at Vire, in Normandy. He was patronized by Margaret of Navarre, and was appointed keeper of the Royal Library in Paris. He published "Signification of the Ancient Game of Pythagorean Cards," and other works. Died in 1604.

Gosselin or Gossellin, (Pierre François Joseph.) a celebrated French geographer, born at Lille in 1751. He was a deputy to the National Assembly in 1789, and

in 1791 became a member of the central administration of commerce. He was elected to the French Institute soon after its formation, and in 1799 succeeded Barthélemy as keeper of the medals in the National Library. His geographical works are numerous and valuable; Alls geographical works are numerous and valuable; among the most important may be named his "Geography of the Greeks Analyzed," (4to, with ten maps, 1790,) and "Inquiries into the Positive and Systematic Geography of the Ancients," (4 vols. 4to, fifty-four maps, 1798.) Gosselin was employed by Napoleon to assist in the translation of Strabo. Died in 1830.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gossin, go'sân', (PIERRE FRANÇOIS,) a French revolutionist, born near Verdun in 1744. He was elected to the States-General in 1789, and was chairman of the committee which divided France into departments.

He was guillotined in July, 1794.

Gos'son, (STEPHEN,) an English divine and dramatist, born in Kent in 1554, was the author of a tragedy entitled "Catiline's Conspiracies," and "Captain Mario," a comedy. He afterwards wrote with great severity

against the stage. Died in 1623.

Goszczynski, (Severin,) a Polish poet, born in the Ukraine in 1806. His principal works are "The Castle of Kaniow," an epic poem, and a number of lyrics.

Got (Francous Lyric Express) a leading Franch.

Got, (François Jules Edmond,) a leading French comedian, was born in 1822. He has belonged to the

Comédie Française since 1844.

Go'ter or Go'ther, (John,) an English Catholic theologian, born in Hampshire about 1640, wrote many theological and controversial works. Died in 1704.

Gotescalc. See GOTTSCHALK.
Goth. See CLEMENT V.
Göthe. See GOETHE.

Gothofredus. See Godefroi, (Denis.)
Gothofredus Boloniensis. See Go

See GODFREY OF

Gotter, got'ter, (FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a German poet and dramatist, born at Gotha in 1746, was one of the founders of the "Musen-Almanach" in that city Besides a number of tragedies, comedies, and farces, he wrote admired songs, elegies, etc. Died in 1797.
Gottfried von Nifen, got'freet fon nee'fen, a German minnesinger, flourished about 1230.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Gottfried (or Godefroi) von Strasburg, got'freet fon strås'boorg, a celebrated German poet, who lived about 1200, was the author of an epic poem entitled "Tristan and Isolde," which ranks among the finest productions of the kind in the middle ages. Editions of it have been published by Massmann and others.

Gotti, got'tee, (VINCENZO LUIGI,) a learned Italian cardinal, born at Bologna in 1664, became professor of philosophy in his native city in 1688. He was the author of a treatise "On the True Church of Christ," (in Italian that the control of the

ian,) and other religious works, in Latin. Died in 1742.

Gottigniez, go'ten'ye-a', (GILLES FRANÇOIS,) a mathematician, was born at Brussels in 1630. He taught

mathematician, was born at Brussels in 1630. He taught mathematics at Rome, and wrote, besides other works, "Elements of Geometry," (Roine, 1669.) Died in 1689.

Gottleber, got'là'ber, (Johann Christoph,) a German philologist, born at Chemnitz in 1733. Among his works are "Observations on Plato's Phædon and Alcibiades," ("Animadversiones ad Platonis Phædonem et Alcibiadem," 1771.) Died in 1785.

Göttling or Goettling, göt'ling, (Johann Friedrich August,) a German chemist, born at Bernburg in 1755.

He taught chemistry and philosophy at Jena, and wrote many useful works, among which is a "Chemical and Philosophical Encyclopædia," (3 vols., 1805–07.) Died

See HIRSCHING, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Göttling or Goettling, (KARL WILHELM,) a German scholar, born at Jena in 1793, was professor of ancient literature in that city, and in 1826 librarian of the university. He published a treatise "On the Historical Part of the Nibelungenlied," and several other critical

and antiquarian works.

Gottschalk or Gotschalk, got'shålk, written also Gotescalc, [Lat. Godeschal'cus or Gotheschal'.

cus, a German monk, born about 808 A.D. His exposition of Saint Augustine's doctrine of predestination subjected him to the charge of heresy. By the influence of Hincmar, he was condemned as a heretic in 849 A.D., and punished with imprisonment for life. Died about 860.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gottschall, got'shâl, (RUDOLPH,) a Prussian poet, born at Breslau in 1823. He displayed a rich imagination in his poems, among which are "Songs of the Present Time," ("Lieder der Gegenwart," 2d edition, 1842,) "Madonna and Magdalene," (1843,) "The Goddess," ("Die Göttinn," 1852.) and a drama called "Lambertine de Méricourt," (1851.)

Gottsched, got'shêt, [Lat. Gottsche'pius,] (Jo-Hann Christoph,) a German critic and littérateur, born near Königsberg in 1700. He published "The German Theatre according to the Rules and Examples of the Ancients," "Essay on a Critical Art of Poetry," (1730,) and Poems, (1736.) His writings contributed much to refine the German language and to introduce a purer taste into its literature. He was formany years professor taste into its literature. He was for many years professor of philosophy, etc. at Leipsic, and edited several journals, among which was "Die vernünftige Tadlerinnen." Died in 1766.

See Johann August Ernesti, "Memoria J. C. Gottschedii," 1767; T. W. Danzel, "Gottsched und seine Zeit," 1848; Gervinus, "Geschichte der National-Literatur der Deutschen;" "Nouvelle Biographie Genérale."

Gottsched, (Luise Adelgunde Victorie,) originally Culmus, a learned authoress, born at Dantzic in 1713, was the wife of the preceding. She translated Addison's "Cato" and "Spectator" into German, and wrote "Letters," (1771,) which are much admired. "She surpassed her husband," says Bernhard, "in taste, wit, and purity of style." Died in 1762.

See J. H. S. FORMEY, "Eloge de Madame Gottsched," 1767.

Gottschedius. See Gottsched, (Johann Chris-TOPH.

Gottwald, got'ŵâlt, (Christoph,) a German naturalist, born at Dantzic in 1636. He made a rich collection of specimens, which was purchased by Peter the Great, and wrote a few treatises. Died in 1700.

Götz. See BERLICHINGEN.

Götz, göts, (JOHANN NIKOLAUS,) a German poet, born at Worms in 1721, wrote lyrics, epigrams, etc., and made translations from Anacreon and Sappho. Died

Götze or Goetze, göt'seh, (GEORG HEINRICH,) a learned Lutheran divine, born at Leipsic in 1667. He was chosen superintendent of the churches of Lubeck in short or unimportant. Two of them are entitled "On the Relics of Luther," (1703,) and "On Learned Merchants," (1708.) Died in 1728.

See Seelen, "Memoria G. H. Goetzii," 1728; Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Götze or Goetze, (JOHANN AUGUST EPHRAIM,) a distinguished German naturalist, born at Halberstadt in 1731. He was minister at Quedlinburg from 1756 to 1787. He is said to have been one of the first entomolo-He was minister at Quedlinburg from 1756 to gists of his time. Among his numerous works are "Entomological Memoirs," (4 vols., 1777-81,) a "Natural History of Intestinal Worms," (1782,) and "Nature, Human Life, and Providence," (6 vols., 1789-92.) Died See Cramer, "Zum Andenken des Pastors Goetze," 1793; "Biographie Universelle." in 1793.

Götze or Goetze, (JOHANN MELCHIOR,) a German theologian and scholar, a brother of the preceding, born at Halberstadt in 1717, was pastor of Saint Catherine's Church at Hamburg. His passion for controversy involved him in disputes with Goethe, Lessing, and other eminent men of the time; and his intolerance obtained for him the name of "The Inquisitor of Hamburg." He died in 1786, leaving a number of learned treatises.

See Lessing, "Mendelssohn, Risbeck und Götze," 1787; J. L. Schlosser, "Nachricht an das Publikum J. M. Goetze betreffend," 1770; C. F. Bahrdt, "Standrede am Grabe J. M. Goetzens," 1786.

Götzinger or Goetzinger, göt'sing-er, (Max WIL-HELM,) a German grammarian and littérateur, born near

Stolpen in 1799, published "Elements of German Grammar," (1825,) "Commentaries on the German Poets," (1831,) and other works.

Gouan, goo-ổn', (Antoine,) a French botanist, born in 1733 at Montpellier, where he became professor of botany in 1767. He published, besides other works, "The Botanic Garden of Montpellier," ("Hortus Monspeliensis," 1762,) and "Flora Monspeliaca," (1765.) He corresponded with Linnæus and Haller. Died in 1821.

See Pierre Joseph Amoreux, "Notice historique sur A. Gouan," 1322; HALLER, "Bibliotheca Botanica;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gouaz, le, leh goo'az', (Yves,) a French engraver, born at Brest in 1742. He executed, from designs by Ozanne, more than sixty views of French sea-ports and scenes in the Antilles. Died in 1816.

Ozanne, more than sixty views of French sea-ports and scenes in the Antilles. Died in 1816.

Gouchtasp. See Gushtasp.

Gouda, van, van göw'då or höw'då, (Cornelis,) a skilful Dutch painter, born at Gouda, lived about 1550.

Goudar, goo'dår', (Ange,) a French writer, born at Montpellier about 1720. He published, among other works, "The Chinese Spy; or, Secret Envoy from the Court of Pekin," (6 vols., 1768.) Died in 1791.

Goudchaux, goo'shō', (Michell,) a French financier, of a Jewish family, was born at Nancy in 1801. He was chosen minister of finance in February, 1848, under

was chosen minister of finance in February, 1848, under the new régime, but resigned about the 6th of March. He had the portfolio of finance in the administration of Cavaignac from June to October, 1848.

Goudelin. See Goudoull.

Goudelin. See GOUDOULI.

Goudelin, Hŏw'deh-lin, [Fr. pron. goōd'lān'; Lat. GUDELI'NUS,] (PIETER,) a learned jurist, born in Hainault in 1550, was professor of law at Louvain, and published, among other works, a treatise "On the Law of Peace," (in Latin.) Died in 1619.

Goudimel, goo'de'mêl', (CLAUDE,) a French musical composer and Protestant, born at Besançon about 1510.

He set to music the Psalms of Beza and Marot. was condemned and put to death by the Catholics soon after the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew, (1572.)

See Burney, "History of Music;" Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Goudin, goo'dån', (MATHIEU BERNARD,) a French geometer, born in Paris in 1734; died in 1817.

Goudouli, goo'doo'le', or Goudelin, good'lån', (PIERRE,) a French poet, born at Toulouse in 1579.

Among his works is a "Chant royal," composed on the death of Henry IV. Died in 1649.

death of Henry IV. Died in 1649.

Goudt, göwt or höwt, (Hendrik,) Count, a distinguished Dutch painter and engraver, born at Utrecht in 1585. Among his master-pieces are the engravings of "Tobias and the Angels," "The Flight into Egypt," and "Philemon and Baucis." Died about 1630.

Gouffé, goo'fa', (Armand), a French song-writer, born in Paris in 1775. Among his most remarkable songs are "The Praise of Water," and "Saint Denis." He also wrote many vaudevilles. Died in 1845.

Gouffier. (Guillaume). See Bonniver.

Gouffier, (GUILLAUME.) See BONNIVET.
Gouge, gooj, ? (THOMAS,) an English nonconformist divine, a son of William, noticed below, was born near Stratford in 1605. He studied at Cambridge, and in 1638 obtained the living of Saint Sepulchre, London, where he resided more than twenty years. He resigned this post when the Act of Uniformity was passed. Having formed a plan for the moral and religious improvement of Wales, he visited that country about 1671, founded between three and four hundred schools, and printed eight thousand Bibles in the Welsh language. He died in 1681, and his funeral sermon was preached by Dr. Tillotson. He was the author of "Principles of Religion Explained," and other similar works.

Gouge, (WILLIAM,) an English Puritan divine, distinguished for his learning and piety, born at Stratford-le-Bow, in Middlesex, in 1575. He became rector of Saint Anne's, Blackfriars, London, in 1608, and was afterwards nominated one of the Assembly of Divines. He opposed in 1648 the execution of the king. He published a "Commentary on the Epistle to the Hebrews," and other works.

and other works. Died in 1653.

See Middleton, "Evangelical Biography."

Gouges, de, deh goozh, (MARIE OLYMPE,) a French dramatic writer, born at Montauban in 1755. She was at first a zealous partisan of the Revolution, but, alarmed by its excesses, changed her views, and opposed the execution of the king. She was condemned to death, and executed in November, 1792.

See MICHELET, "Les Femmes de la Révolution," etc.

Gough, gof, (HUCH,) VISCOUNT, a distinguished British general, born at Woodstown, Ireland, in November, 1779. He served as colonel in the Peninsular war, 1808-14, and became a major-general in 1830. He companded a corre manded a corps of the army operating against the Chinese in 1841, and took Canton. Having obtained the chief command in India, he defeated the Mahrattas at Maharajpore in December, 1843. For his victories over the Sikhs in 1845 and 1846 he was raised to the peerage, as viscount. He also commanded the army which fought

as viscount. He also commanded the army which fought against the Sikhs in 1849 and gained a decisive victory at Goojerat, (Guzerat.) He became a field-marshal about 1862. Died in March, 1869.

Gough, gof, (John B.,) a celebrated lecturer on temperance, born in Kent, England, in 1817. He came to America in 1829, and, while learning the bookbinding business in New York, fell into habits of intemperance, and finally sunk to the lowest depths of poverty and wretchedness. Having been induced about 1840 to sign wretchedness. Having been induced about 1840 to sign the total-abstinence pledge, he became deeply interested in the temperance reform, and soon distinguished himself as one of the most eloquent and most successful advoalmost without interruption to lecturing on temperance in the United States, Canada, and the British Islands. He has spoken, it is said, nearly one hundred times on the subject of temperance in Exeter Hall, London. Mr. Gough combines in an eminent degree the qualities of an actor with those of a great orator. His auto-biography was published in 1846, and a volume of his orations in 1854. He died in February, 1886.

Gough, (RICHARD,) a celebrated English antiquary,

Gough, (RICHARD,) a celebrated English antiquary, born in London in 1735. He studied at Cambridge, was elected to the Society of Antiquaries in 1767, and in 1775 a Fellow of the Royal Society. His principal works are his "Anecdotes of British Topography," (1768,) and "Sepulchral Monuments of Great Britain," (3 vols., 1799.) He also edited Camden's "Britannia," (3 vols. fol., 1789,) Martin's "History of Thetford," and other antiquarian works. Died in 1809.

See Nichols, "Literary Anecdotes."

Goujet, goo'zhà', (CLAUDE PIERRE,) a French writer and Jansenist, born in Paris in 1697. He published a "Life of Nicole," and a number of biographical and historical works, and wrote a supplement to Moréri's "Historical Dictionary." Died in 1767.

See BARRAL, "Mémoires historiques, etc. de l'Abbé Goujet,"

1767.

Goujon or Gougeon, goo'zhon', (JEAN,) an eminent sculptor and architect, regarded as the restorer of sculpture in France, was born in Paris about 1515. He was patronized by Henry II., who employed him in the decoration of the Louvre. Among his best works are the bas-reliefs of the Naiads of the Fountain of the Innodes Cent-Suisses in the Louvre. He excelled in bas-relief. He was sometimes called "the Correggio of sculpture." He was a Protestant, and was killed at Paris during the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew, in 1572.

See F. Milizia, "Memorie degli Architetti antichi e moderni," 1781; Audot et Pottier, "Essai sur la Vie de Goujon," prefixed to Réveil's engravings of Goujon's works, 1827–44; M. Félibien, "Recueil historique de la Vie des plus célèbres Architectes;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Goujon, (JEAN JACQUES ÉMILE,) an astronomer, born in Paris in 1823. He entered the Observatory of Paris, as a student or assistant, in 1841, and made many thousand observations. He and Mauvais were selected to observe the total eclipse of the sun at Dantzic in 1851. He was appointed adjunct astronomer to the Observa-

tory in 1854. Died in 1856.

Goujon, (Jean Marie Claude,) a French revolutionist, born at Bourg-en-Bresse in 1766. He obtained a seat in the Convention in April, 1794, and acted with

the party of the Mountain. Having been sentenced to death for alleged complicity in the bloody sedition of May 20, 1795, he killed himself.

Goulard, goo'lard', [Fr. pron. goo''aR',] (THOMAS,) a French surgeon, who has given his name to the preparations known as "Goulard's Cerate," "Goulard's Lotin".

Goulart, goo'lark', (Simon,) a learned French Protestant divine and compiler, born at Senlis in 1543. He became pastor of a church at Geneva about 1570, and was elected in 1607 to succeed Beza as president of the company of pastors. He published a great number of works, some of which were translations, and was regarded Among his original works are "Discourses touching the State of the World and the Church," (1591,) and "Treasury of Admirable and Memorable Histories of our Time," (2 vols., 1600.) Died at Geneva in 1628.

Goulart, (SIMON,) son of the preceding, born at Geneva about 1575, was pastor of the French Protestant church at Wesel, and subsequently of the Walloon church at Amsterdam. Having refused to subscribe to the Synod of Dort, he was banished, and died in Sleswick

in 1628.

Goulburn, (EDWARD MEVRICK,) an English writer and clergyman, was born in 1818. He was head-master

and clergyman, was born in 1818. He was head-master of Rugby school from 1850 to 1858, and was made Dean of Norwich in 1866. Perhaps the most widely known of his works is the "Thoughts on Personal Religion."

Goulburn, gool'burn, (HENRY,) an English politician, born in London in 1784. He was appointed chief secretary for Ireland about 1822, was chancellor of the exchequer in the ministry of Wellington from 1828 to 1830, and was chosen to represent the Huiversity of Cambridge. and was chosen to represent the University of Cambridge in Parliament in 1831. He was a Conservative, and opposed the Reform Bill. In the cabinet of Sir Robert

opposed the Reform Bill. In the cabinet of Sir Robert Peel he was home-secretary from December, 1834, to April, 1835, and chancellor of the exchequer from Sep tember, 1841, to June, 1846. Died in 1856.

Gould, goold, (Augustus Addison,) M.D., an American physician and eminent naturalist, born at New Ipswich, New Hampshire, in 1805. He graduated at Harvard in 1825, and was afterwards for some time instructor in botany and zoology in that institution. Having taken the degree of M.D. in 1830, he began to practise in Boston. In the department of conchology Dr. Gould has few superiors. His chief works are a "System of Natural History," (1833,) "The Mollusca and Shells of the United States Exploring Expedition under Wilkes, with an Atlas of Plates," (1852,) and "The Mollusca of the North Pacific Expedition under Ringgold Mollusca of the North Pacific Expedition under Ringgold and Rodgers," (1860.) In connection with Professor Agassiz, he published in 1848 a work entitled "Principles of Zoology." Dr. Gould made many valuable contributions to scientific journals, etc. Died in 1866.

Gould, (HANNAH FLAGG,) an American poetess, born in Lancaster, Massachusetts. She published in 1832 a volume of poems, which were favourably received; also two other volumes of poems in 1836 and 1841, and "Hymns and Poems for Children," (1854.) Died in

1865.

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America," and "Female Poets of America;" CLEVELAND, "Compendium of American Literature;" "North American Review" for October, 1835.

Gould, (James,) an American jurist, born in Connecticut about 1770. He was a justice of the supreme court of that State, and published a "Treatise on the Principles of Pleading in Civil Actions." Died in 1838. Gould, (John,) an eminent English naturalist, born in Dead, the contract of
Gould, (JOHN,) an emment Engish naturalist, form in Dorsetshire in 1804. He published in 1831 an admirable work, entitled "A Century of Birds from the Himalaya Mountains," in folio, with coloured plates, and in 1837 "The Birds of Europe." He visited Australia in 1838, and spent two years in collecting materials for his "Birds of Australia," which came out in 1848, in 7 vols, folio, and contains six hundred species. The ry vos. 1010, and contains six numbers species. The figures in this superb work, as well as in the preceding, were exquisitely coloured by his wife. He also published monographs of the "Trochilidæ," the "Rhamphastidæ," and the "Trogonidæ." He died in 1881.

See "Westminster Review" for April, 1841.

Gould, (ROBERT,) a British poet, published in 1689 "Poems, chiefly consisting of Satires." Died in 1708.

"Poems, chiefly consisting of Satires." Died in 1708.
Goulin, goo'lân', (Jean,) a learned French physician, born at Rheims in 1728, was professor of the history of medicine in the Medical School of Paris. Died in 1799.
Gōul'ston or Gōul'son, written also Gulson, (Theodore,) a learned English physician, born in Northamptonshire about 1576, was the founder of the Goulstonian Lectureship of Pathology. He translated several works from the Greek into Latin. Died in 1632.
Gouly goo'li' (Jean) a French ecclesiatic born in

Goulu, goo'lii', (Jean,) a French ecclesiastic, born in Paris in 1576 wrote a "Life of Saint Francis de Sales," and made translations from the Latin and Greek. He is chiefly known through his violent controversy with Balzac.

Gounod, (CHARLES FRANÇOIS,) a popular French composer and musician, born in Paris in 1818. He gained the grand prize for composition in 1839, after gained the grand prize for composition in 1839, after which he pursued his studies in Rome. In 1851 he produced the opera of "Sappho." He was appointed director of the Orphéon of Paris in 1852. His opera of "Faust" (about 1859) was performed with brilliant success. Among his other works are symphonies, and operas entitled "La Nonne sanglante," "La Colombe," and "The Tribute of Zomora," "The Redemption," are the of his great works was wardwed at the Brimile. another of his great works, was produced at the Birmingham Musical Festival in 1882.

Goupil or Goupyl, goo'pe', (JACQUES) a French physican, born in Poitou, became professor of medicine at Paris in 1555. He edited Aretæus and other Greek medical works, and translated Dioscorides, "De Materia

Medica" into Latin. Died in 1564.
Gourdan, (SIMON,) a French monk, born in Paris in

Gourdan, (SIMON,) a French monk, born in Paris in 1646. He composed church hymns and "The Sacrifice of Faith and Love at the Holy Sacrament," (1714,) which was often reprinted. Died in 1729.

Gourgaud, gook'gō', (GASPARD,) BARON, a French general and military writer, born at Versailles in 1783. Having entered the army in 1803, he served in the principal campaigns from 1805 to 1814, and was made a general by Napoleon after the battle of Fleurus, (1815.) He accompanied the emperor to Saint Helena, where, owing to a disagreement with Montholon he did not owing to a disagreement with Montholon, he did not owing to a disagreement with Montholi, he did not remain long. After the revolution of July, 1830, Gourgaud was created a lieutenant-general, and a peer of France in 1841. He published, conjointly with Montholon, "Memoirs to illustrate the History of France under Napoleon," etc., (8 vols., 1822.) "Refutation of the Life of Napoleon by Sir Walter Scott," and several other works. Died in 1852.

See SARRUT and SAINT-EDME, "Biographie des Hommes du Jour;" Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gourgues, de, deh goorg, (Dominique,) a celebrated French seaman, born at Mont-de-Marsan about 1530. Having heard of the atrocious massacre by the Spaniards of the French colonists in Florida, he with some assistance equipped a small fleet, and with upwards of two hundred followers sailed, in 1567, for that country. In conjunction with his Indian allies, he totally defeated the Spaniards, and took a number of prisoners, whom he hanged. The head of Gourgues was demanded by the Spanish king, and he was invited by Queen Elizabeth to take command of an English fleet. He died on the journey to London, in 1593.

Gouriet, (Jean Bapfiste,) a French littlerateur, born in Paris in 1774. Died in 1855.
Gourko, (Joseph Vassilvevitch,) Count, a Russian general, born in 1828. He served with great distinction in the recent war between Russia and Turkey. He is now adjutant-general of the Russian forces.

Gourlier, goor'le-à', (CHARLES PIERRE,) an architect, born in Paris in 1786. He published a useful work on the public buildings erected in France in the nineteenth century, "Choix d'Edifices publics," etc., (3 vols.,

1825-50.) Died in 1857.

Gourmelen, goorm'lon', (ÉTIENNE,) an eminent French surgeon, born in Finistère, became professor of surgery in the College of France in 1578. He published, besides other works, "Synopsis Chirurgiæ," (1566,) which was for a long time the basis of surgical instruction in the Faculty of Paris. Died at Melun in 1593.

Gournay, de, deh goor'nà', (Marie le Jars-leh zhār,) a literary French lady, born in Paris in 1566, was an intimate friend and admirer of Montaigne, who called her his daughter, (fille d'alliance.) She published two editions of his "Essays," (1595 and 1635.) She gained a high reputation by her writings, among which were a treatise "On the Equality of Men and Women," several words expressed the state of the several words and words of the several words of the s moral essays, and verses, some of which Grotius translated. Died in 1645.

See MLLE, DE GOURNAY, "Sa Vie, par elle-même;" L. FEUGÈRE, "Mlle, de Gournay," 8vo, 1853; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Gourné, de, deh goor'nà', (Pierre Mathias,) Abbé, a French geographer, born at Dieppe in 1702. Among his principal works are his "Methodical Geography,"

ns principal works are in Methodical Geography, etc., (1741,) and "Geographical Description of the Kingdoms of Spain and Portugal," (1743.) Died about 1770.

Gourville, de, deh goor vel', (Jean Hérault— //à'rō',) Sieur, a celebrated French financier, born at La Rochefoucauld in 1625. He was patronized by the Prince of Condé, to whom he rendered many important services, and was afterwards employed by Cardinal Mazarin in various negotiations. He was subsequently ambassador from Louis XIV. to the court of Brunswick. He died in 1703, leaving memoirs of his life, etc., which are highly commended by Madame de Sévigné.

See "Mémoire de Gourville:" "Lettres de Madame de Sévigné."

Gousset, goo's\(\frac{1}{2}\)', [Lat. Gusse'Tius,] (JACQUES,) a learned French Protestant divine, born at Blois in 1635. His principal work is his "Commentaries on the Hebrew Language," ("Commentarii Linguae Ebraicae," etc.) He Language," ("Commentari Enigue Estates, consumant surgical States, consuman

of Rheims in 1840, and a cardinal in 1850 or 1851. Among his works is a treatise on "Moral Theology," (1836,)

which is highly esteemed.

Goustasp. See Gushrâsp.
Gouthières or Goutières, goo'te-air', written also
Guthier, [Lat. Guther', RIUS.] (JACQUES.) a French jurist and antiquary, born at Chaumont in 1568, published, among other works, a treatise "On the Old Pontifical Law of Rome." Died in 1638.

Gouttes, goot, (JEAN LOUIS,) a French ecclesiastic, born at Tulle in 1740, was a deputy to the States-General in 1789. In 1791 he succeeded Talleyrand as Bishop of Autun. He was arrested by the committee of public

safety, and executed, in 1794.

Gouvea, gō-vā'â, or Govea, de, da go-vā'â, [Lat. Govea'nus,] (Antonio,) an eminent Portuguese jurist and writer, born at Beja in 1505. He became a member of the privy council of Emanuel Philibert, Duke of Savoy, having previously filled the chair of jurisprudence at Cahors and Valence, in France. He wrote a number of legal works in Latin, also Latin poems of great elegance. He died at Turin in 1565, leaving the reputation of one of the first jurists of his time.

Gouvea, de, (Antonio,) a Portuguese historian and monk, born at Beja about 1570. He was sent as an ambassador to Persia in 1602, and wrote an account of the war between Shah Abbâs of Persia and the Turks, (1611.)

Died in 1628.

Gouvest. See Maubert.
Gouvest. See Maubert.
Gouvest. See Maubert.
Gouvest. Saint-Cyr, goo've-òn' san'sèr', (Laurent,) a French marshal, was born at Toul in 1764.
He served in the army of the Rhine in 1796, and in 1797 succeeded Massena as commander of the army of Perme. He took a prominent part in the Austrian of Rome. He took a prominent part in the Austrian and Prussian campaigns of 1805-06, and in 1812 obtained a signal victory over the Russian prince Wittgenstein at Polotsk, for which he received a marshal's bâton. After the accession of Louis XVIII. he was created successively a peer and a marquis, and in 1817 became minister of war. He died in 1830, leaving "Memoirs towards a Military History under the Directory, the Consulate, and the Empire," (1831,) which is regarded as a standard work and has been translated into several languages.

See Gay de Vernon, "Vie de Gouvion Saint-Cyt;' Nollet-Fabert, "Le Maréchal Gouvion Saint-Cyt," 1853.

1065

Gouye, goo-e', (Thomas,) a French Jesuit and mathematician, born at Dieppe in 1650, wrote "Physical and Mathematical Observations," etc. Died in 1725.

Gouye de Longuemarre, goo-e' deh long mar, (N.,) a French advocate and historical writer, born at Dieppe in 1715. He published several dissertations relative to the early history of France. Died in 1763.

Gouz or Goux, goo, (François de la Boullaye le—deh la boo'là' leh,) a French traveller and diplomatist, born in Anjou about 1610 was sept in 1688 on an em—

born in Anjou about 1610, was sent in 1688 on an embassy to the Great Mogul. He died in Persia in 1689. See "Retrospective Review," vol. i., (new series,) 1853.

Govea. See GOUVEA.

Govinda, a name of KRISHNA, (which see.)

Go-vin'da Singh, (sing,) a famous chief of the Sikhs, born at Patna in 1661, was the last Guru (or Goo'roo) or religious head of that sect. He was a son of the ninth Gooroo, who was put to death by Aurung-Zeb. He reformed or reorganized the Sikhs, whom he converted into a tribe of formidable warriors and taught that it was meritorious to exterminate the Mongols, over whom he gained several victories. Ilaving been abandoned by nearly all his partisans, he escaped in disguise to the desert. Died in 1708.

See J. MALCOLM, "Sketch of the Sikhs," in the "Asiatic Researches," vol. xi.

Govona, go-vo'nâ, (Rosa,) was born at Mondovi, in Italy, in 1716. Left an orphan at an early age, she not only supported herself by her industry, but formed an association of destitute young girls, whom she instructed in various kinds of labour. In 1755, assisted by several of the nobility, she founded at Turin an industrial institution, which was patronized by King Charles Emanuel III. Similar establishments were formed in other Italian towns, and called Rosines in honour of their foundress. Died in 1776.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gow'er, (John,) one of the earliest English poets, born about 1320, is supposed to have been a native of Yorkshire. He studied law in London, where he formed an intimate friendship with Chaucer, who is said to have been his fellow-student. His principal works are his "Speculum Meditantis," ("Mirror of Meditation,") "Vox Clamantis," ("Voice of One Crying,") and "Confessio Amantis," ("Lover's Confession.") The last-named only has been printed, and was one of the first works issued from Caxton's press, (1483.) Gower was in opulent circumstances, and contributed largely to the rebuilding of the conventual church of Saint Mary Overy, now Saint Saviour's Church. His learning was profound and varied, but his merits as a poet are not of a high order. His sonnets, in French, are pronounced by Warton superior to his other compositions. He died in 1402, and was interred in Saint Saviour's Church,

See Warton, "History of English Poetry;" DISRAELI, "Amenities of Literature;" "Retrospective Review," vol. ii., 2d series; H. J. Todd, "Illustrations of the Lives, etc. of Gower and Chaucer."

Gower, (Leveson.) See Granville, Lord, and

EGERTON, (FRANCIS.)

Gow'rie, (John Ruthven,) Earl of, born about 1578, was a son of William Ruthven, noticed below. He and his brother Alexander were the chief actors in the mysterious affair called the Gowrie conspiracy. In 1600 King James was induced to visit the earl in his castle at Perth, and an attempt was made against his liberty or life by the Ruthvens, who were both killed by the king's attendants.

See ROBERTSON, "History of Scotland;" HUME, "History of England;" JAMES SCOTT, "History of the Life and Death of John, Earl of Gowrie," 1818.

Gowrie, (WILLIAM RUTHVEN,) EARL OF, was a son of the Lord Ruthven who took a prominent part in the murder of David Rizzio. He was the leader of the conspirators who seized James VI. at Ruthven Castle in 1582 and detained him as a captive about ten months. This seizure of the king was called the "Raid of Ruthven." He was convicted of treason, and executed in 1584.

Goya y Lucientes, go'yâ e loo-the-ên'tês, (Francisco,) a skilful Spanish painter, born in Aragon in 1746. He received the title of painter to Charles IV. in 1799. He painted religious subjects, portraits, caricatures, etc.

with success. He also engraved a series of caricatures and moral scenes called "Caprichos." Died at Bordeaux in 1828.

See VIARDOT, "Notices sur les Peintres d'Espagne."

Goyen, van, van goi'en,? (JAN,) a celebrated Dutch painter of landscapes and marine views, born at Leyden in 1596. His pictures are admirably executed; but the colours, not being well chosen, are injured by time. Died in 1656.

GÖz or Goez, göts, (Joseph Franz,) Baron, a German painter, born at Hermannstadt in 1754. He published about 1784 a series of plates entitled "Exercises of Imagination on Different Human Characters and Forms," which are regarded as little inferior to the designs of Hogarth. Among his best pictures are the portrait of Kosciusko, and "The Madness of King Lear." Died in 1815.

See NAGLER, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Gozlan,goz'lôn', (Léon,) a witty French dramatist and awity French dramatist and novelist, born at Marseilles in 1806. He displayed great talent for observation in his works, among which are "The Notary of Chantilly," (1836.) "Céleste," (1839.) "The Châteaus of France," (4 vols., 1844.) "Le Gâteau des Reines," (1855.) and "Il faut que Jeunesse se paye," (1858.) Died in 1866.

Gozon, de, deh go'zòn', (Deodatus or Dieudonné,) a celebrated French chevalier, who, according to tradition, delivered the island of Rhodes from a monstrous serpent which infested it. This achievement has been immortalized by Schiller in his poem entitled "The Combat with the Dragon," ("Der Kampf mit dem Drachen.") chen.") Gozon was afterwards elected grand master of the order of Saint John of Jerusalem. Died in 1353.

See VERTOT, "Histoire des Chevaliers de Malte."

Gozzi, got'see, (CARLO,) COUNT, a celebrated Italian dramatist, was born at Venice about 1720. He published in 1761 his drama entitled "The Loves of the Three Oranges," ("Amore delle tre Melarance,") which met with brilliant success. It was followed by "Mrs. Serpent," ("Donna Serpente,") "King Stag," ("Il Re Cervo,") "Turandot," and other fairy-pieces, (Fiabe,) of a similar nature, which are characterized by wonderful and striking incidents, drawn from Oriental fables. They were received with general admiration, more especially were received with general admiration, more especially in Germany, where they have been imitated by several eminent writers. Gozzi's "Turandot, Princess of China," has been translated and re-wrought by Schiller. Died in 1806.

See Fr. Horn, "Ueber K. Gozzi's dramatische Poesie;" TIPAL-Do, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" also Gozzi's Autobiography, entitled "Memorie inutil di Carlo Gozzi," 3 vols., 1788, and the French version of the same, by PAUL DE MUSSET, 1848; "Nouvelle Biographie Gé-nérale."

Gozzi, (GASPARO,) COUNT, a distinguished Italian writer, brother of the preceding, was born at Venice in 1713. He was the author of the "Venetian Observer," ("Osservatore Veneto," 12 vols., 1768,) on the model of Addison's "Spectator," which it resembles in its graceful style and delicate satire; and of "Epistles," in verse, ("Sermoni,") which are greatly admired for their elegance. He also made several excellent translations He also made several excellent translations elegance. from the Latin, French, and English, and published a "Defence of Dante," which is esteemed a standard work. Died at Padua in 1786.

See GHERARDINI, "Vita di G. Gozzi," 1821; PINDEMONTE, "Elogio del Conte G. Gozzi," 1787; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" F. FANZAGO, "Delle Lodi del Conte G. Gozzi," 1788.

Gozzoli, got'so-lee, (Benozzo,) a distinguished Italian painter, born at Florence about 1405, was a pupil of Fra Angelico. He worked at Florence, Rome, Orvieto, and Pisa. Among his best works are his frescos, which and risa. Among his best works are his rescos, which cover an entire side of the Campo Santo at Pisa. The subjects of these are taken from the Bible. "These marvellous frescos," says the "Nouvelle Biographic Générale," "display in the highest degree the genius for invention and the talent for execution." Some of his frescos at Pisa and Florence are still well preserved. Died about 1485.

See Mrs. Jameson, "Memoirs of Early Italian Painters;" Vasart, "Lives of the Painters;" Lanzt, "History of Painting in Italy;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Graaf or Graef, de, deh gråf, (REINHART,) a Dutch physician and anatomist, born at Schoonhoven in 1641. He studied at Leyden, and afterwards settled at Delft, where he died in 1673. He published, among other works, in Latin, a treatise "On the Nature and Use of the Pancreatic Juice."

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Graege Sea Control (Hauteres)

Graaso. See Grauw, (Hendrik.) Graat, grat, (Bernard or Barent,) a skilful Dutch painter of landscapes and animals, born at Amsterdam n 1628. His colouring is vigorous and harmonious, and his design correct. He excelled in animated landscapes, and painted some historical pieces with success. Among his best works is a "David and Bathsheba." He worked mostly at Amsterdam, where he died in 1709.

Grabbe, gråb'beh, (CHRISTIAN DIETRICH,) a German dramatic poet, born at Detmold in 1801. Among his best productions are the tragedies of "The Duke of Gothland," "Hannibal," "The Battle of Hermann," or Gothland, "Hamidal," "The Battle of Hermann," (1838,) and a comedy entitled "Jest, Satire, Irony," etc., ("Scherz, Satire, Ironie," etc.,) which is esteemed a master-piece of wit and humour. Died in 1836.

See E. Duller, "C. Grabbe's Leben," 1838; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Karl Ziegler, "Biographie C. Grabbe's," 1848.

Grabe, grá'beh, (Johann Ernst,) a German theologian, born at Königsberg in 1666. About 1705 he settled in England, where he obtained the degree of D.D. He published several religious works, the principal of which was an edition of the Septuagint, (8 vols. 8vo, 1707-20.) Died in 1711.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Grabener, gRâ'beh-ner, (GOTTLIEB,) a German philologist and writer, born in 1685; died in 1750. See "Vita Grabeneri," by his son, C. G. GRABENER, 1751.

Gråberg (grö'berg) von Hemso, (JAKOB,) a learned Swedish geographer, born in the island of Gottland in 1776, was appointed by his government, in 1823, consul in Tripoli. Among his most important works, which are composed in several languages, are a "Historical Essay on the Skalds," (1811,) a "Geographico-Statistical Essay on the Regency of Algiers," (1830,) and a good work on the "Geography of Morocco," (1834, in Italian.) He possessed a choice collection of antique coins and Oriental manuscripts.

Died at Florence in 1847.

See his "Autobiography;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale." Grabowski, grå-bov'skee, (Ambrosius,) a Polish archæologist, born near Cracow in 1782, published "The Historic Antiquities of Poland," (1840.)

Grac'chus, (CAIUS SEMPRONIUS,) a celebrated Grac'enus, (CAIOS SEMPRONIOS,) a celebrated Roman statesman and orator, born in 159 (or, as some say, 154) E.C., was a brother of Tiberius. He was carefully educated by his mother, the wise and virtuous Cornelia. He was elected quæstor in 126 E.C., and in that capacity served in Sardinia, where he acquired much popularity, and, according to Plutarch, exhibited "a noble specimen of every virtue." As he was endowed with great talents and excelled in eloquence, the aristocratic party always regarded him with a jealous every extra ways regarded him with a jealous every electric party always regarded him with a jealous every electric party always regarded him with a jealous every electric party always regarded him with a jealous every electric party always regarded him with a jealous every electric party always regarded him with a jealous every electric party always regarded him with a jealous every electric party electric part tocratic party always regarded him with a jealous eye. He was elected tribune of the people in 123 B.C., and was the author of several laws tending to improve the condition of the poor and to moderate the power of the senate. By one of his laws the judiciary power was transferred from the senate to the equestrian order. He "They who hated and feared him," says Plutarch, "were struck with his amazing industry and the celerity of his operations." He was re-elected tribune for the year 122. During his second term he proposed to give the Roman franchise, or right of citizenship, to all the Latins. To counteract his influence, the senate resorted to a trick or stratagem. They induced the tribune M. Livius Drusus to act the part of a demagogue, and to propose measures more radical or democratic than those of Gracchus, who was thus supplanted in the popular favour. Caius conducted a colony to Carthage, and after an absence of seventy days returned to Rome. Opimius, an enemy of Gracchus, was chosen consul for the year 121, and the adherents of the senate began to repeal the laws of the latter, who was now a private citizen. Fulvius Flaccus, a rash partisan of Gracchus, and many others,

took arms in his defence; but Gracchus himself was averse to violent resistance. He perished in a general massacre, ordered by Opimius, in 121 B.C.

See Plutarch, "Life of Caius Gracchus;" Livy, "Epitome;"
DION CASSIUS, "Fragmenta;" F. D. GERLACH, "Tiberius und
Caius Gracchus; historischer Vortrag," 1843.

Gracchus, (TIBERIUS SEMPRONIUS,) a Roman general of the second Punic war. He was elected consul for 215 B.C., and defeated Hanno near Beneventum in 214. In the next year he was the colleague of Fabius Maximus in the consulship. He was killed in an ambuscade in

Gracchus, (TIBERIUS SEMPRONIUS,) a Roman general, who married Cornelia, a daughter of Scipio Africanus, and was the father of the famous Gracchi. He became consul in 178 B.C., (or 576 A.U.C.,) and again in 163 B.C. He gained a victory over the Sardinians. His character is extolled by Cicero. Died about 158 B.C.

Gracchus, (Tiberius Sempronius,) a popular and eminent Roman statesman, born about 168 B.C. His mother was the celebrated Cornelia, a daughter of the greatest Scipio. He served at the capture and destrucwho had married a sister of Gracchus. In 137 B.C. he was elected quæstor, and was employed in the Numantian war, in which he greatly distinguished himself by his courage and capacity. About 134 B.C. he was elected tribune of the people, and proposed an important reform in the disposition of the public lands. His first effort was to restore or enforce (with some modifications) the Licinian law, which prohibited any man from occupying more than five hundred acres of public land, and which had never been formally repealed, but was generally neg-lected and violated. "There never was," says Plutarch, "a milder law made against so much injustice and oppression. For they who deserved to have been punished for their infringement on the rights of the community were to have a consideration for giving up their groundless claims. . . . In this just and glorious cause Tiberius exerted an eloquence which might have adorned a worse subject, and which nothing could resist." He was vio-lently opposed by the aristocracy and the tribune M. Octavius, whose veto retarded the passage of the bill. At length Octavius was deposed, and the agrarian law was adopted. Gracchus again offered himself as a candidate for the office of tribune. During the election, which occurred in June, when many of his friends were engaged in harvesting, the partisans of the aristocracy, led by Scipio Nasica, appealed to force, and killed Gracchus, with about three hundred of his supporters, in 133 B.C.

See PLUTARCH, "Life of Tiberius Gracchus;" Livy, "History of Rome;" Crell, "Elogium et Character T. et C. Gracchorum," 1727; NIEBUHR, "History of Rome;" HEREN, "Tiberius und Caius Gracchus;" F. D. GERLACH, "Tiberius und Caius Gracchus; historischer Vortrag," 1843.

Gracian, grå-the-ån', (BALTASAR,) a Spanish eccle-Jesuits' College at Tarragona. He wrote "Reflections on the Political Conduct of Ferdinand the Catholic," a work entitled "The Hero," (1637,) which was translated into several languages, and "Criticon," an allegory, (1650-53.) Died in 1658.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" Bouterwek, "Histoire de la Littérature Espagnole."

Gradenigo, grá-dà-nee'go, (Giovanni Agostino,) an Italian antiquary and writer, born at Venice about 1722. He became Bishop of Chioggia and Ceneda. Died in 1774.

See L. Doglioni, "Elogio storico di G. A. Gradenigo," 1774. Gradenigo, (GIOVANNI GIROLAMO,) an Italian prelate, born at Venice in 1708, became Archbishop of Udine

in 1766.

Gradenigo, (PIETRO,) born in 1249, was Doge of Venice from 1289 to 1311. He originated the revolution that deprived the people of their privileges and made the aristocracy hereditary. During the war with Genoa in 1297, he passed the decree called the Closing of the Grand Council, which took from the people the right of electing the members of that council. Died in 1311.

See Marino Sanuto, "Vite dei Duchi di Venezia, P. Gradenigo;" Daru, "Histoire de Venise."

Gradi, gradde', [Lat. DE GRAD'IBUS,] (JEAN,) a French

jurist and legal writer, who lived about 1490-1520. Gradivus, a surname of MARS, which see.

Græcinus, grē-sī'nus, (Julius,) a Roman senator, who refused to appear as the accuser of Marcus Silanus, and was in consequence put to death by order of Caligula. "He was," says Seneca, "too good a man to be permitted to live under a tyrant."

Graefe. See GRÄFF, and GRÄVIUS, (JOHANN G.)

Graeffe. See Graffe.

Græme, gräm, (John,) a Scottish poet, born at Carnwath, Lanarkshire, in 1748. His elegies and other poems were published in 1773. Died in 1772.
Graesse. See Grässe.
Graeter See Crässe.

Graeter. See Gräter. Graevel. See Grävel.

Grævius. See Grävius. Graf, gråf, (called also Urs, Ours, Ursus, Gamperlin, Gemberlein, and Van Goar,) a noted Swiss engraver, born at Bâle about 1485.

Gräfe. See Grävius.

Gräfe, gkā'feh, (Heinkich,) born at Buttstädt, in Germany, in 1802, wrote "Universal Science of Education," ("Allgemeine Pädagogik," 1845.)
Gräfe or Graefe, von, fon gkā'feh, (Karl Ferdinand,) a celebrated surgeon and oculist, born at Warsaw in 1787. He became, about 1811, professor of surgery and director of the ophthalmo-surgical clinic at Berlin, and wrote, besides other works, one on the rhinoplastic art, which he greatly improved. Died in 1840.

ALBRECHT VON GRÄFE, a son of the preceding, born at Berlin in 1828, became professor of ophthalmic sur-

gery in his native city in 1857. He was regarded as the greatest oculist in Europe. Died in 1870.

Graff, gråf, (Antoine,) an eminent Swiss portraitpainter, born at Winterthur in 1736. He was appointed in 1766 court painter at Dresden. His works are nu-

merous and highly esteemed. Died in 1813.

Graff, gråf, (EBERHARD GOTTLIEB,) a German philologist, born at Elbing in 1780, was profoundly versed in the old German language and literature. His principal work is the "Treasure of the Old German Language," which, after his death, was completed by Massmann. Died in Berlin in 1841.

Gräffe or Graeffe, grêf'feh, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH CHRISTOPH,) a German philosopher and writer, born in 1754 at Göttingen, where he became professor of philosophy. Died in 1816.
Grafigni, grâ-fên'yee, (AGOSTINO,) a Genoese mer-

chant, residing at Antwerp and London about 1590, was a principal agent in the secret negotiations between Queen Elizabeth and Alexander of Parma.

See Motley's "History of the United Netherlands," chap. viii. Grafigny or Graffigny, grā'fch'ye', (Françoise d'Issembourg d'Happoncourt—de'sôn'boor' dā'-pòn'koor',) a French writer, born at Nancy in 1695. Her principal works are the comedy of "Cenia," and "Lettres d'une Péruvienne," a romance. Died in 1758. See Voltaire, "Correspondance générale."

Grafstrœm or Grafström, graff'ström, (Anders Abraham,) a Swedish poet and clergyman, born at Sundsyall in 1790. He married a daughter of the poet Franzén. Among his works are "Sånger från Norr-

land," (1841.)

Graf'ton, (Augustus Henry Fitzroy,) Duke of, a British minister of state, was born in 1736. He became one of the two secretaries of state in the Whig cabinet in 1765, and was appointed first lord of the treasury in a ministry which Lord Chatham formed of very discordant materials in 1766. In consequence of Lord Chatham's ill health, the functions of prime minister devolved on the Duke of Grafton, whose character and measures were assailed with violent invective by Junius. Lord Chatham resigned about October, 1768, and the duke resigned in 1770. He was lord prim 681, and the duke resigned in 1770. and the duke resigned in 1770. He was lord privy seal from 1771 to 1775, after which he opposed the American war and the measures of Lord North. Died in 1811.

See LORD MAHON'S "History of England."

Grafton, (RICHARD,) an English printer and historical writer, published in 1569 "Chronicles at Large and Meere History of the Affayres of England."

Grafunder, gkå'foon-der, (DAVID,) a German Orientalist, published a "Chaldaic Grammar," and other works. Died in 1680.

Graham, (CATHERINE.) See MACAULAY.

Graham, grā'am, (George,) F.R.S., a distinguished English mechanician and astronomer, born in Cumberland in 1675. He was commissioned to furnish instruments for the French Academicians who were sent to the North to ascertain the figure of the earth, (1735.) He also constructed the mural arch in the Observatory at Greenwich, and the sector by which Dr. Bradley made discoveries relating to the fixed stars. He was esteemed one of the best watchmakers of his time. Died in 1751.

See Тнюит, "Traité d'Horlogerie."

Graham, grā'am, (Isabella,) a Scottish philanthropist, born at Lanark in 1742. She emigrated to New York City in 1789, after she had been married to Dr. John Graham, (1765.) She took a prominent part in founding several benevolent institutions in New York, and abounded in works of charity. Died in 1814.

See Dr. Mason, "Memoirs of Mrs. Graham."

Graham, (Sir James Robert George,) a British statesman, born at Netherby in 1792. He was elected to Parliament for Hull as a Liberal in 1818. In 1830 he became first lord of the admiralty under Earl Grey, and managed that department with rigid economy. He promoted the passage of the Reform Bill in 1831, and resigned office in 1834. On the accession of Sir Robert He rendered efficient aid to Peel in the repeal of the corn-laws, and retired from office with the same chief in 1846. He gave a general support to the Whig administration of the corn-laws, and retired from office with the same chief in 1846. He gave a general support to the Whig administration of the corner istration which followed, and about the end of 1852 was appointed first lord of the admiralty in the ministry of Lord Aberdeen. His opposition to the Russian war appears to have been the cause which induced him to resign, about February, 1855. The ill success of the Baltic fleet in the Russian war was attributed, by Sir C. Napier and others, to his parsimony and misman-agement. He represented Carlisle in Parliament for many years. Died in October, 1861.

See "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1863; "Westminster Review" for June, 1844.

Graham, (JOHN,) Viscount Dundee, called Claver-house—klav'er-ŭs, a Scottish officer, distinguished for his military talents and for his merciless severity towards the Covenanters, was born about 1650. He served in the Dutch army under the Prince of Orange, and returned to Scotland in 1677. Soon after this date he became a captain in a troop of dragoons which was ordered to enforce the penal laws against the Scottish Covenanters. Though defeated by them at Drumclog in 1679, he was afterwards more successful, and rendered his name for-ever odious by his atrocities. In 1689 he raised a body of Highlanders to fight for James II. He was killed in June, 1689, at Killiecrankie, where his army was victo-"During the last three months of his life," says Macaulay, "he had proved himself a great warrior and politician; and his name is therefore mentioned with respect by that large class of persons who think that there is no excess of wickedness for which courage and ability do not atone."

See Macaulan, "History of England," vol. i. chap. iv., and vol. iii. chap. xiii.; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" J. Pager, "New Examen," 1801; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1863; "North British Review" for May, 1850; Sir Walter Scott, "Old Mortality."

Graham, grā'am, (John Andrew,) born in Connecticut in 1764, wrote a "Descriptive Sketch of the Present State of Vermont," (1797,) and "Memoirs of John Horne Tooke," (1828.) Died in 1841.

Graham, (JOSEPH,) an officer of the American Revolution, was born in Chester, Pennsylvania, in 1759. He emigrated to North Carolina. He served with distinction under General Lincoln, and was afterwards made a brigadier-general. Died in 1836.

Graham, (MARIA.) See CALLCOTT, (LADY.)
Graham, (MARV JANE,) a literary Englishwoman,
born in London in 1803, was acquainted with Greek and
other languages. She published "The Test of Truth,"
(7th edition, 1852.) Died in 1830.

Graham, (ROBERT,) a Scottish physician and botanist, born at Stirling in 1786, became professor of botany at Glasgow about 1818. He was a contributor to the "Botanical Magazine" and other scientific journals. In 1820 he obtained a chair of botany in the University of Edin-

burgh. Died in 1845.

Graham, (Sylvester,) a noted American reformer and writer on dietetics, was born in Suffield, Connecticut, in 1794. He studied at Amherst College, officiated for a time as a Presbyterian minister, and about 1830 for a time as a Presbyterian minister, and about 1830 was employed by the Pennsylvania Temperance Society as a lecturer. His experience in this vocation led him to the conviction that the prevention and cure of intemperance were chiefly to be found in the adoption of a purely vegetable diet, which he supposed would take away the desire for stimulants. He subsequently applied this theory to all cases of disease. He published in 1839 "Lectures on the Science of Human Life," (in 2 vols.) Died in 1851.

Graham (THOMAS) F.R. S. an eminent British chem-

Graham, (Thomas,) F.R.S., an eminent British chemist, born at Glasgow in 1805. He became professor of chemistry in the Andersonian University in 1830, and in the London University in 1837. He published in 1842 a valuable work, entitled "Elements of Chemistry." Among his important discoveries is the law of the diffu-

Among his important discoveries is the law of the diffusion of gases. He was the first president of the Chemical Society of London. He succeeded Sir John Herschel as Master of the Mint in 1855. Died in 1869.

Graham, (Sir THOMAS.) See LYNEDOCH.

Graham, (WILLIAM A.,) an American politician, born in North Carolina in 1800. He represented North Carolina in the Senate of the United States in 1841-43, was elected Governor of that State by the Whigs in 1844, and reselected in 1846. He became segretary of the

elected Governor of that State by the Whigs in 1844, and re-elected in 1846. He became secretary of the navy in July, 1850, and retired from that office in 1852. In the latter year he was the candidate of the Whig party for the Vice-Presidency. Died in 1875.

Grahame, grā'am, (James,) a Scottish poet and divine, born at Glasgow in 1765. He studied in the university of his native city, and subsequently practised law for a time. He entered holy orders in 1809, and was appointed curate of Shipton, in Gloucestershire. His principal poem, "The Sabbath," is esteemed one of the finest compositions of the kind. He also published "British Georgics," "The Birds of Scotland," etc. Died in 1811.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen,"
"Edinburgh Review" for April, 1810; "London Quarterly Review" for May, 1810.

Grahame, (James,) a British historian, published a "History of the Rise and Progress of the United States of North America till the British Revolution of 1688." It is styled by Prescott "the most thorough work, and incomparably the best on the subject, previous to Mr. Bancroft's." Died in 1842.

Grain. See LE GRAIN.

Graindorge, gran'dorzh', (André,) a French physician and naturalist, born at Caen in 1616, wrote a treatise "On the Nature of Fire, Light, and Colours," and other

works, in Latin. Died in 1676.

Graindorge, (André,) a French weaver, born at Caen, lived about 1600. He was the first artisan who wove diaper in flowers and squares. His son RICHARD perfected the art by representing animals and other

figures.

Grain'ger, (James,) a Scottish physician and poet, born at Dunse in 1723. He was the author of a mediocre poem entitled "Sugar-Cane," (1764,) and an "Ode on Solitude," which Dr. Johnson admired. He also translated the "Elegies" of Tibullus. Died in 1767.

See Johnson and Chalmers, "Lives of the English Poets;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Grain'ger, (RICHARD,) an English architect, born at Newcastle-upon-Tyne in 1798. He acquired wealth by his enterprise, and made extensive improvements in Newcastle, among which were new streets, an exchange, market-house, and other public buildings. Died in 1861.

Grainville, gran vel', (Jean Baptiste Christophe,)

a French littérateur, born at Lisieux in 1760, made sev eral translations from the Spanish and the Italian, and published a number of original poems. Died in 1805.

Grainville, de, deh grån'vèl', (Jean Baptiste François Xavier Cousin—koo'zån',) a French ecclesiastic and distinguished pulpit orator, born at Havre in 1746. He published a poem entitled "The Last Man," "The Ludgment of Paris" '/a drang and coursel other works. Judgment of Paris," (a drama,) and several other works.

Judgment of Paris," (a drama,) and several other works. Died in 1805.

Gram, gram, (Johan or Hans,) a Danish philologist, born in Jutland in 1685, became successively professor of Greek at Copenhagen, (1714,) historiographer, royal librarian, and archivist, (1731.) In 1745 he was made a councillor of state. He published, in Latin, a "History of the Gods, from Xenophon," and other critical and historical works, which enjoy a high reputation. He was the founder of the Scientific Society of Copenhagen. Died in 1748. Died in 1748.

See Jens Moeller, "H, Grams Levnet," 1810; Kraft og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon."

Gramaye, grā'mā', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a Flemish antiquary and historical writer, born at Antwerp about 1580. He became professor of law and rhetoric at Louvain, and was afterwards appointed historiographer to the Netherlands. He wrote a "History of Brabant," "Antiquities of Flanders," and other works, in Latin. Died in 1635

Grammatica, gram-ma'te-ka, (Antiveduto, an-tevà-doo'to,) an Italian painter, born near Rome in 1571. He was a skilful imitator and counterfeiter of the works

of great masters. Died in 1626.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Grammatico, gram-ma'te-ko, (NICAISO,) an Italian

Jesuit, born at Trent; died in 1736.

Gramond or Grammont, grā'mòn', [Lat. Gramun', Gramond or Grammont, grā'mòn', [Lat. Gramun', Dus,] (Gabriel Barthélemy,) a French writer, born at Toulouse about 1590, published a "History of the Reign of Louis XIII.," etc., (in Latin.) Died in 1654. Gramont or Grammont, de, deh grā'mòn', (Angramant) bra ha de grammont, de, deh grammont, de, de

TOINE,) Duc, born in 1604, became lieutenant-general in 1641, and soon after a marshal of France. Died in 1678.

Gramont, de, (ANTOINE,) DUC, a grandson of the preceding, was born in 1672, and was first called COMTE DE GUICHE. He served in many battles in Flanders, and was made lieutenant-general in 1704, and marshal in 1724. Died in 1725.

Gramont, de, (Antoine Louis Marie,) Duc, a

French general, born in 1755. He emigrated in 1789.

Died in 1836.

Gramont, de, (ARMAND.) See GUICHE.
Gramont, de, (GABRIEL,) a French prelate, became
Archbishop of Bordeaux in 1529, and in 1530 was made
a cardinal. Died in 1534.

Gramont or Grammont, de, (PHILIBERT,) COMTE, a French courtier, celebrated for his wit, frivolity, and gallantry, was born in 1621. He distinguished himself in several campaigns under Condé and Turenne, and obtained the rank of general. He passed some time at the court of Charles II. of England. Died in 1707. His brother-in-law, Anthony Hamilton, published "Menoirs of Grammont," which is much admired. (See Hamilton, Anthony.)

Gramont, de, (SCIPION,) a French poet, born in Provence, was secretary to Louis XIII. Died about 1638.

Granacci, gra-nat'chee, (Francesco,) a Florentine painter, born about 1475, was a pupil of Ghirlandaio, and afterwards of Michael Angelo, whose style he adopted. Among his master-pieces we may name "The Virgin giving her Girdle to Saint Thomas." Died in 1544.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Granada, de, dà grã-nã'Dã, (Fray Luis,) [Fr. Louis DE Grenade, loo'e' deh greh'nād',] a celebrated Spanish ecclesiastic, and one of the first pulpit orators of his time, born at Granada in 1504, was educated in the family of the Count of Tendilla. He refused the archbishopric of Braga, which was offered him, and devoted himself at Lisbon to preaching and religious compositions. Free from the persecuting spirit of his time, he won the hearts of his hearers by his mild persuasive eloquence and the shining example of his own life. Among his principal works are "The Sinner's Guide," a "Memorial of the Christian Life," (1566,) "Symbol of the Faith," and "Rhetorica Ecclesiastica." His "Guide to Sinners," says Ticknor, "was translated into nearly all the languages of Europe, including Greek and Polish." Died in 1588.

See TICKNOR, "History of Spanish Literature;" LUIS MUÑOZ, "La Vida de Luis de Granada," 1639.

Granberg, gran'bêrg, (PEHR ADOLF,) a Swedish historian, born at Gottenburg in 1770, published a "History of the Union of Calmar," (3 vols., 1807–11,) and a "History of the Wars in Scandinavia from the Rupture of the Union of Calmar to the Death of Charles XII.," (1821.) Died in 1841.

See "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Gran'by, (John Manners,) Marquis of, an English general, born in 1721, was the eldest son of the Duke of Rutland. He obtained the rank of lieutenant-general about 1758, and contributed to the victory of Minden, (1759.) In the ensuing campaigns of the Seven Years' war he commanded the British troops at Warburg and Homburg, (1762.) He was appointed master-general of the ordnance in 1763, and commander-in-chief of the British armies in 1766. He died in 1770, leaving several sons, one of whom, Charles, became Duke of Rutland.

"Granby, honest, generous, and brave as a lion, had neither science nor genius." (Macaulay's "Essays.")

Grancolas, grôn'ko'lâ', (Jean,) a French theologian and doctor of the Sorbonne, born near Châteaudun about 1660. He wrote a "Treatise on Liturgies," and

other works, on the traditions, rites, and usages of the Church. Died in 1732.

Grand. See Legrand.

Grandami, grôn'då'me', (Jacques,) a French Jesuit and astronomer, born at Nantes in 1588, published a treatise on eclipses, and another on chronology, (1668.) Died in 1672.

Grandet, grôn'dh', (Joseph.) a French priest and biographer, born at Angers in 1646. Among his works is a "Life of an unknown Recluse, supposed to be the Count of Moret," (1699.) Died in 1724.

Grandi, grân'dee, (Ercole,) an Italian painter, born in Ferrara in 1491. Among his works is "The Conversion of Saint Paul," now in London. Died in 1531.

Grandi II at Grand'puls I (Grupo) an Italian mather.

Grandi, [Lat. Gran'Dius.] (Guido), an Italian mathematician, born at Cremona in 1671, became professor of philosophy at Pisa in 1700. He published a treatise "On Series and Infinitesimals," and another "On Sound," which caused his election to the Royal Society of London. His works are numerous, and chiefly writ-ten in Latin. He was a friend of Newton, Leibnitz, and other eminent philosophers of the time. Died in 1742. See G. M. Ortes, "Vita del Padre G. Grandi," 1744; FABRONI, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium;" TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri;" A. M. BANDINI, "G. Grandi Elogium," 1745.

Grandi, (JACOPO,) an Italian physician and naturalist, born in the duchy of Módena in 1646; died in 1691. Grandidier, grðn'de'de-å/, (РНІІІРЕ АNDRÉ,) a French historian, was born at Strasburg in 1752. He wrote a "History of the Bishopric and Bishops of Strasburg," (2 vols., 1778.) Died in 1787. See Louis Spach, "Éloge de Grandidier," 1851.

Grandier, grôn'de-à', (URBAIN,) a French ecclesiastic, and canon of Loudun, born near Sablé. Having been accused of sorcery by some monks who were his enemies, he was condemned to death, and burnt at the stake in 1634.

See BAZIN, "Histoire de Louis XIII," vol. iii.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Grandin, gron'dan', (Martin,) a French theologian and doctor of the Sorbonne, born at Saint-Quentin in and doctor of the Sorbonne, born at Saint-Quentin in 1604. He was appointed professor of philosophy and divinity in Le Moine College, and was the author of "Theological Institutes," (in Latin.) Died in 1691.

Grandjean de Fouchy. See Fouchy.

Grandmesnil or Grandménil, de, deh grôn'mà'-nèl', (JEAN BAPTISTE Fauchard—fō'shār',) a popular

Erench actor and dramatic writer horn in Paris in reach

French actor and dramatic writer, born in Paris in 1737; died in 1816.

Geography," (3 vols., 1803,) and other works. Died in

Grandval, de, deh gron'val', (François Charles Racot—ra'ko',) a French actor and littérateur, born in Paris in 1710, published a number of poems and dramas. Died in 1784

Grandville. See Gérard, (Jean Ignace Isidore.) Granelli, gra-nel'lee, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian Jesuit and dramatic poet, born at Genoa in 1703, was also celebrated as a pulpit orator. He was the author of several

popular tragedies and other works. Died in 1770.

Granet, grā'na', (François,) a French littérateur, born at Brignoles in 1692, contributed to the "Bibliothèque Française," and to the "Nouvelliste du Parnasse" of Desfontaines, and wrote other works. Died in 1741

Granet, (FRANÇOIS MARIUS,) an eminent French painter of history and genre, born at Aix in 1775, was a friend of Comte de Forbin. He studied and worked a Mend of Comte de Fordin. He studied and worked for many years in Rome. Among his master-pieces are "Stella in the Prison of the Capitol," (1810,) and "The Choir of the Capuchins," which he repeated several times. He was a good colorist, and represented the effects of light with great success. Died in 1849.

See RAOUL ROCHETTE, "Notice sur la Vie de M. Granet," 1851: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Grange, (Joseph de Chancel de la.) See La

Grangeneuve, grônzh'nuv', (JACQUES ANTOINE,) a French Girondist, born at Bordeaux in 1750. As a member of the National Convention, he was conspicuous for his severity towards the royal family, the clergy, and the emigrants; though he did not vote for the death of

the king. He was executed at Bordeaux in 1793.

Grān'ger, (Francis,) an American politician, born in Hartford county, Connecticut, in 1787. He removed to the State of New York, and was elected to Congress as a Whig in 1834. He was re-elected in 1838, and was postmaster-general from March to September, 1841.

Died in August, 1868.

Granger, (GIDEON,) an American lawyer, born in Suffield, Connecticut, in 1767, was the father of the preceding. He was appointed postmaster-general by President Jefferson in 1801, and was re-appointed by President Madison in 1809. He retired from that office in 1814, and was elected a member of the Senate of New York in 1819. Died in 1822.

Granger, (GORDON,) an American general, born in New York about 1825, graduated at West Point in 1845. He became a captain in the regular army in 1861, and commanded a brigade of cavalry in Mississippi in the summer of 1862. Having been appointed a major-general, he served at Chickamauga in September, 1863. He commanded the army which, aided by Admiral Farragut, took Fort Morgan in August, 1864. In 1866 he

became a colonel in the regular army.

Grān'ġer, (James.) an English writer, born in Berk-Grān'ģer, (James,) an English writer, born in Berkshire about 1715. Having studied at Oxford and taken orders, he became vicar of Shiplake, in Oxfordshire. His principal work is a "Biographical History of England from Egbert the Great to the Revolution," (2 vols., 1769, with portraits.) Died in 1776.

Granger, grðn'zhà', (Jean Perrin,) a French historical painter, born in 1779, was a pupil of David. He gained the first prize in Paris in 1801. Died in 1840.

Granger-Tournechot, grðn'zhà' toorn'sho', a French traveller, born at Dijon in the seventeenth century, visited Asia and the northern part of Africa, and died at Bassora in 1734. His travels were published after his death.

after his death.

Grangier, gron'zhe-à', (Balthasar,) a French translator, almoner to Henry IV., produced in 1596 the first French translation of Dante, (in verse.) He aimed to render verse for verse, and by this extreme fidelity became of the polycument. came often obscure.

Granier de Cassagnac, grane-à deh ka san yak, (BERNARD ADOLPHE,) a French journalist and historian, born in the department of Gers about 1805. He became in 1850 chief editor of "Le Pouvoir," and a partisan of Louis Napoleon. In 1852 he was elected to the legis-Grandpré, grőn'prà', (Louis Marie Joseph Ohier — o'e-à',) a French voyager, born at Saint-Malo in 1761. He published a "Voyage to India and Bengal, made in 1789–90," (1801,) a "Universal Dictionary of Maritime" in 1850 chief editor of "Le Pouvoir," and a partisan of Louis Napoleon. In 1852 he was elected to the legislative body. After that date he was an editor or frequent contributor to the "Constitutionnel." Among his works are a "Voyage to the Antilles and United States," (1842-44,) a "History of the Causes of the French Revolution of 1789," (4 vols., 1850,) and a "History of the Fall of Louis Philippe and the Revolution of 1789," and the Revolution of 1789, "Louis Philippe and the Revolution of 1789," and the Revolution of 1789, "Louis Philippe and the Revolution of 1789," and the Revolution of 1789, "Louis Philippe and the Revolution of 1789," and the Revolution of 1789, "Louis Philippe and the Revolution of 1789," (4 vols., 1850,) and a "History of the Causes of the Causes of the Pekin. Died in 1875.

Grant, (PATRICK,) Lord Preston-Grange, a Scottish and the Revolution of 1789, "Louis Philippe and the Revolution of 1789," (4 vols., 1850,) and a "History of the Causes of the Pekin. Died in 1875. of 1848," etc., (2 vols., 1855-57.) He was a zealous advocate of slavery. Died in 1880.

Granier de Cassagnac, (PAUL,) son of the preceding, was born in 1840. He is noted as a journalist and for the number of duels and quarrels in which he has engaged. He has been connected with Le Pays for

many years.

Grant, (Mrs. Anne) of Laggan, an accomplished Scotch writer, born at Glasgow in 1755, was the daughter of Duncan McVicar, an officer who went with his regiment to America about 1758. Having resi led nearly ten years in that country, the family returned to Scotland, and in 1779 Miss McVicar was married to the Rev. James Grant, subsequently minister of Laggan, in Inverness-shire. Having lost her husband in 1801, Mrs. Grant applied herself to authorship for the maintenance "The Highlanders, and other Poems, came out in 1803, and was well received; it was followed by her "Letters from the Mountains," (1806.) which immediately obtained a wide popularity. She after-wrds published "Memoirs of an American Lady," (1808,) and "Essays on the Superstitions of the Highlands," (1811.) "She has," says Lord Jeffrey, "great powers of description both of character and scenery, nuch force of conception, acuteness, and reach of mind in reasoning, great occasional brightness and perpetual activity of lancy, and a fine enclusiasm for virtue, simplicity, and the Highlands." Died in 1838.

Grant, (CHARLES,) an East India proprietor, born in Scotland in 1746. At an early age he went to India, where in 1772 he became secretary to the board of trade, and on his return to England in 1790 was appointed one of the East India directors. In 1802 he was elected to of the East India directors. In 1802 he was elected to the House of Commons. He was vice-president of the Bible Society, and contributed greatly to the extension of Chris ianity in India. He published a treatise entitled "Observations on the State of Society among the Asiatic Subjects of Great Britain." Died in 1823.

Grant, (CHARLES,) Lord Glenelg, a son of the preceding, was born in Bengal about 1782. He became president of the board of trade in 1828, and president of the board of control in 1830. He retired from office with his party (the Whigs) in 1834, and was created Baron Glenelg. He was colonial secretary from 1834 Baron Glenelg. He w to 1839. Died in 1866.

Grant, (FRANCIS,) Lord Cullen, a celebrated Scot-

tish lawyer, born about 1660. He was the author of a treatise entitled "Law, Religion, and Education Considered," (1715) and other legal works. Died in 1726.

Grant, (FRANCIS,) a distinguished Scottish artist, born in Perthshire about 1804. He enjoyed a high reputation as a portrait-painter, and was extensively patronized by the rebility. Among his portraits may be named these Among his portraits may be named those of Disraeli, Macaulay, and Lady Howard. He also produced several hunting-scenes. He was elected to the Royal Academy in 1851, and became president of the same in 1866, being then knighted. Died in 1878.

Grant, (JAMES) an eminent Scottish lawyer, born about 1742. He published "Essays on the Origin of Society, Languages," etc., and "Thoughts on the Origin and Descent of the Gael," (1813.) Died in 1835.

Grant, (JAMES,) editor of the London "Morning Advertiser," born in Scotland about 1806. He wrote

"Random Recollections of the House of Lords," (1830,) "The Great Metropolis," (1836,) and other popular Died in 1879. works.

Grant, (JAMES,) a popular writer, born at Edinburgh "Adventures of an Ai e-de-Camp," (1848,) "Memoirs of Kirkaldy of Grange," (1849,) "Memoils of Edinburgh Castle," "Walter Fenton," (1850.) "The White Cockade," (1867,) and "Six Years Ago," (1877.) In 1875 he joined the R man Catholic Church.

Grant, (Sir James Hope,) a British general, a brother of Francis Grant the artist, who boin in 1808. He works." The fort was accordingly surrendered to him, served in India during the mutiny of 1857, and com- with about 13,500 prisoners. Among the results of this

de eated the Chinese in September, 1860, and captured

Pekin. Died in 1875.
Grant, (PATRICK.) Lord Preston-Grange, a Scottish judge, born in 1698; died in 1762.
Grant, (ROBERT,) born at Grantoun, in Scotland, in 1814, wrote a "History of Physical Astronomy," (1852). which has a high reputation.

Grant, (ROBERT EDMUND,) a British physician, distinguished as a comparative anatomist, was born in Edinburgh in 1793. He graduated in 1814, and began to practise in his native city about 1820. He wrote several able treatises on "The Structure and Functions of the Sponge," and made other contributions to comparative anatomy. In 1828 he was chosen professor of comparative anatomy and zoology in the London University, where he lectured about thirty years. He published in 1835 the first volume of an important work, entitled "Outlines of Comparative Anatomy."

Grant, (ULYSSES SIMPSON,) a distinguished American general, and the eighteenth President of the United Ohio, April 27, 1822. He is the eldest son of Jesse R. and Hannah Simpson Grant, both natives of Pennsyland Taintan Simpson Grant, both harves of reinsyrvania. Having acquired the rudiments of education at a common school, he entered the Military Academy at West Point in 1839. He was a diligent student, but graduated without special distinction in 1843, standing twenty-first in a class of thirty-nine. He left West Point as brevet second lieutenant of the Fourth Infantry, with which he went to Movice, and served with diswith which he went to Mexico, and served with dis-tinction at Palo Alto and Resaca de la Palma in May, 1846. For meritorious conduct at Molino del Rey and Chapultepec, September, 1847, he was made first lieutenant. In 1848 he married Miss Julia T. Dent, of Saint Louis. He was raised to the rank of captain in 1853, but resigned his commission in July, 1854. In 1859 or 1860 he entered into business with his father, as a dealer in leather and saddlery at Galena. Illinois in leather and saddlery, at Galena, Illinois.

Immediately after the breaking out of the rebellion in 1861, he raised a company and marched with it to Springfield. Having been appointed colonel of the twenty-first regiment of volunteers in June, he was first employed in Missouri, and became a brigadier-general in August, 1861. About this time he was ordered to Cairo, and took command of the important district of Cairo, or "Southeast Missouri," including both sides of the Mississippi River. He occupied Paducah on the 6th of September. battle was fought at Belmont, Missouri, nearly opposite Columbus, which latter place was occupied by a large force of the enemy. On the 7th of November he captured the camp of the insurgents at Belmont, and in the act of retiring was attacked by troops which had crossed the river from Columbus. Both parties claimed the the river from Columbus. victory in this affair. In December, 1861, the district commanded by Grant was enlarged so as to include Southeastern Missouri and all that part of Kentucky which lies west of the Cumberland River.

The famous Prince Eugene observed that the greatest generals have commonly been those who have been at once raised to the command of an army, without spending much time in the petty calculations and manœuvres of an inferior officer. It may at least be said that Grant was no exception to this rule. In January, 1862, he opened the campaign by a flank movement against a large rebel force which was strongly fortified at Columbus, on the Mississippi River. Ascending the Tennessee River with the aid of iron-clad gun-boats, he took Fort Henry on the 6th of February, thus breaking the chain of defences which extended from Columbus eastward. The navigation of the Cumberland was obstructed by Fort Donelson, a very important position, which was held by a garrison of 20,000 men. Grant attacked this held by a garrison of 20,000 men. Grant attacked this fort on the 14th of February, and fought a severe battle on the 15th with the garrison, which made a sortie from their works. On the 16th, General Buckner made overtures, in reply to which Grant wrote, "No terms other than unconditional and immediate surrender can be accepted. I propose to move immediately upon your works." The fort was accordingly surrendered to him, victory was the speedy evacuation of Columbus and

Nashville by the insurgents. Grant was appointed a major-general in February, 1862.

The rebel general A. S. Johnston, forced to retire from Tennessee, had occupied a strong position at Corinth, in Mississippi, with a large army. To operate against this force, General Grant advanced to Pittsburg Landing, on the Tennessee River, where he awaited the arrival of General Buell, who was ordered to join him with the of General Buell, who was ordered to join him with the army of the Ohio. General Johnston attacked the Union army at Shiloh on the morning of the 6th of April, and took several thousand prisoners. The battle was renewed on the 7th, when Grant, having been reinforced by the army of Buell, attacked and defeated the enemy. The Union army lost here about 1600 killed and 7200 wounded, Union army lost here about 1600 killed and 7200 wounded, and the enemy lost as many or more. In July, Grant became commander of a newly-formed department, comprising Northern Mississippi, West Tennessee, and Western Kentucky. His great object was to open the Mississippi River by the capture of Vicksburg,—a very difficult enterprise. A part of his army, under Rosecrans, gained a decisive victory at Corinth on the 4th and 5th of October. Generals Grant and Sherman made several unsuccessful attempts to take Vicksburg in the winter of 1862-63. Having adonted a new plan of an several unsuccessful attempts to take Vicksburg in the winter of 1862-63. Having adopted a new plan of approach, he moved his army by land on the west bank of the river to a point below Vicksburg. Co-operating with him, the gun-boats under Captain Porter, and transports loaded with supplies, passed the batteries of Vicksburg safely on the night of April 16. Grant's army crossed the river about the 30th of April, defeated the enemy at Raymond, at Jackson, May 14, at Champion's Hill, (or Baker's Creek,) May 16, and at the Big Black. Having prevented General J. E. Johnston from effecting a junction with Pemberton, who commanded at Vicksburg, he commenced the siege of that important place about the commenced the siege of that important place about the 18th of May. The capture of Vicksburg, which, with about 30,000 prisoners, was surrendered on the 4th of July, 1863, caused great exultation among the friends of the Union. General Grant was rewarded for this service by promotion to the rank of major-general in the regular army.

In October, 1863, he obtained command of the Military Division of the Mississippi, comprising the departments of the Ohio, of the Cumberland, and of the Tennessee. Among General Grant's important characteristics as a great commander is the rare sagacity which he uniformly displayed in the choice of his subordinate officers. On this occasion he selected Generals Sherman and Thomas as his principal lieutenants, and concentrated his armies for the defence of Chattanooga, which was partly invested by General Bragg. His design was promoted by the imprudence of Bragg, who sent Longstreet with about 20,000 men to besiege Knoxville. The army of Bragg, holding strong positions on the Missionary Ridge and Lookout Mountain, was attacked on the 24th and retreated on the 25th of November. A part of this great battle, it is said, was fought above the clouds. It is stated that from the beginning of the war to December 7, 1863, the armies under Grant's command had captured 472 pieces of cannon and 90,000 prisoners. In the mean time, the Federal armies in the East had failed disastrously in successive campaigns against Richmond; and the eyes of the nation turned to Grant as the general most competent to direct all the armies of the Union. The grade of lieutenant-general was revived for him by Congress, and he was appointed commander of all the armies by the President on the 18th of March 1864. the President on the 12th of March, 1864,—the most important appointment ever made by an American President. He was thus summoned to a new scene of action and a position of immense responsibility. The forces of the enemy were mostly concentrated in two large armies,—one in Virginia, commanded by Robert E. Lee, and the other in Northern Georgia, led by J. E. Johnston. General Grant selected General Sherman to oppose the latter, and himself directed in person the army of the Potomac, which opened the campaign by crossing the Rapidan on the 4th of May and moving towards Richmond by a route which was naturally strong for purposes of defence and was well fortified at various points. Before he began this movement, he appointed

General Sheridan commander of all the cavalry of his army. Hancock, Warren, Sedgwick, and Burnside, subject to the orders of General Meade, commanded the several corps of the army of the Potomac, which probably

amounted to 150,000 men.

On the 5th of May, Grant's army met the enemy near Mine Run; and then began the great and indecisive battle of the Wilderness, so named because it was fought in an extensive forest. The battle was renewed about five A.M. on the 6th, and continued with unabated fury until darkness interposed. In the ensuing night Lee's army retired behind their intrenched lines. Grant then moved his army by the enemy's right flank, intending to put his whole force between Lee and Richmond; but Lee, moving on a shorter line, again checked his progress at Spottsylvania Court-House, where the 9th, 10th, and 11th were spent in fighting and manœuvring without decisive results. A dispatch of Grant, dated May 11, concludes with this famous sentence: "I propose to fight it out on this line, if it takes all summer." On the 12th Hancock's corps attacked the enemy and captured nearly 4000 prisoners. In the mean time, another army, directed by General Butler and operating against Richmond from the east, took City Point and Bermuda Hundred on the 5th of May. In consequence of another flank movement made by Grant about May 21, Lee marched southward across the North Anna River, and again again again. again confronted the Federal army. Finding Lee's position on the North Anna very strong, Grant again turned it by moving round the enemy's right, and crossed the Pamunkey River on the 28th, at a point about fifteen miles from Richmond.

On the 3d of June, Grant attacked the enemy's works at Cold Harbour, but was repulsed with heavy loss. The army of the Potomac crossed the James River, June 14 and 15, formed a junction with the army of Butler, and commenced the siege of Petersburg. Having made a breach in the works by exploding a mine, the Union army assaulted Petersburg on the 30th of July, but failed to take it. In September and October, General Sheridan caired several decisive victories in the Shenandoch Val gained several decisive victories in the Shenandoah Valley. (See Sheridan, Philip H.) The army of Grant remained nearly inactive before Petersburg during the winter of 1864-65; but Sherman continued to operate in Georgia and Carolina with signal success, and moved rapidly towards Virginia. Savannah, Charleston, and Wilmington were taken in quick succession by General

The armies operating against Richmond and Petersburg commenced a movement on the 31st of March to cut the Danville and Southside Railroads, by which Lee's army was supplied. On the 1st of April, Sheridan and Warren assaulted the works at Five Forks, and took about 5000 prisoners. On the morning of the 2d took about 5000 prisoners. On the morning of the 2d a combined assault was made on the lines of Petersburg, with great success. Having been driven from their main line of defence, and having lost several thousand prisoners in this attack, Lee's army evacuated Petersburg and Richmond in the night of April 2, and retreated towards Danville, closely pursued. The Federals attacked a part of Lee's force near Sailor's Creek on the 6th, and captured about 6000 prisoners. On the 7th, General Grant opened a correspondence with General Lee, who surrendered his army at Appomattox Court-

Lee, who surrendered his army at Appomattox Court-House on the 9th of April, 1865, after which the insurgents everywhere gave up the contest.

To reward the services of Grant, Congress passed in July, 1866, a bill to "revive the grade of General of the Army of the United States," and he was appointed to that position. He became secretary of war ad interim about the 1st of August, 1867. When President Johnson ordered the removal of General Sheridan, General Grant, departing from his habitual reticence, defended the latter with spirit, and objected to his removal in a letter which with spirit, and objected to his removal in a letter which convinced the public that the writer was not an admirer of Johnson's policy. He ceased to be secretary ad interim on the 14th of January, 1868, when he gave up the war department to Mr. Stanton against the will of the President, who vainly tempted General Grant to violate the law of Congress. In a letter of General Grant, dated February 3, 1868, and addressed to President Johnson,

he writes, "I cannot but regard this whole matter as an attempt to involve me in the resistance of law for which you hesitated to assume the responsibility, in order thus to destroy my character before the country." At the National Republican Convention, May 21, 1868, he was unanimously nominated a candidate for the Presidency

of the United States on the first ballot, receiving the votes of six hundred and fifty delegates.

His Democratic competitor was Horatio Seymour, of New York. General Grant accepted the nomination by a letter ending with this sentence, "Let us have peace!" which became the watchword of the campaign. After a very exciting canvass, Grant and Colfax were elected by a large majority, receiving two hundred and fourteen electoral votes, cast by twenty-six States,—viz., the six States of New England, Pennsylvania, Ohio, North Carolina, South Carolina, West Virginia, Florida, Alabama, Tonnessea, Advances, Miscouri, and all the Western Tennessee, Arkansas, Missouri, and all the Western States except Oregon. Mr. Seymour received eighty electoral votes. This result proved that the name of General Grant was a tower of strength to the Republican party, whose ascendency had been seriously menaced by the reaction of 1867. During the first half-year of his administration the public debt was reduced over fifty million dollars, and order and prosperity were rapidly restored, especially in the Southern States. After his election to the Presidency, he declared himself in favour of the fifteenth Amendment to the Constitution, which ordains that no person shall be disfranchised on account of colour, race, etc. He was re-elected to the presidency in November, 1872, and was a prominent candidate, though he did not secure the nomination, in June, 1880. Between 1876 and 1879 he travelled in Europe and Asia; he was particularly well received in England. In 1884 his name came into unfortunate prominence in connection with the Stock Exchange failures, which caused him heavy losses, but it does not appear that he was guilty of any unrighteous behaviour in connection with those failures. He died after a lingering illness in July, 1885.

Grant, (Sir WILLIAM,) an eminent orator and judge, born in the county of Moray, Scotland, in 1754. He entered Parliament about 1790, and supported Pitt. He became solicitor-general in 1799, and was master of the rolls from 1801 to 1817. Died in 1832. His forsenic eloquence is highly praised.

Granucci, grá-noot'chee, (NICCOLO,) an Italian writer, born at Lucca about 1534, published lives of Tamerlane and Scanderbeg, and a number of tales and novels.

Granvelle, de, gran'vêl, [Fr. pron. deh grôn'vêl',]
(Antoine de Perrenot—deh pá'reh-no' or pêr'no',)
Cardinat, an eminent French statesman, was born at
Besançon in 1517. He was early distinguished by the
favour of Charles V. of Germany, who employed him in
several important embassies, and, at the time of his abdication, recommended him to his son, Philip II. He was successively created Bishop of Arras, Archbishop of Mechlin, councillor of state and keeper of the seals, (1550,) and a cardinal, (1561.) His business talent was extraordinary; and he is said to have dictated to five secretaries at once in different languages. When Margaret of Austria became the ruler of the Netherlands, Granvelle was made her chief counsellor. In this post the severity of his measures against the Protestants roused the people to such resistance that Philip was compelled to remove him in 1563. He was subsequently created Archbishop of Besançon, and Viceroy of Naples about 1571. Died at Madrid in 1586. Nine volumes or more of his letters, state papers, etc. have been published since 1841.

See MOTLEY, "Rise of the Dutch Republic," vol. i, p. 248, and vol. iii, p. 492; PRESCOTT, "History of Philip II.," vols. i. and ii.; COURCHETET, "Historie du Cardinal de Granvelle," 1761; E. C. DE GERLACHE, "Philippe II et Granvelle," 1842.

Granvelle, de, (NICOLAS PERRENOT,) a distinguished French diplomatist, father of the preceding, was born at Ornans in 1486. Having filled several high offices in France, he entered the service of Charles V. of Germany, who honoured him with his confidence, and made him a chancellor in 1530. He was also employed in various important negotiations. Died in 1550.

Gran'ville, Green'ville, or Gren'ville, (GEORGE,) Viscount Lansdowne, an English statesman and poet, born in 1667. He studied at Trinity College, Cambridge, and in 1696 published his tragedy of "Heroic Love." It was followed by "The British Enchanters," (1706,) a drama, which was very successful. Soon after the acof the ministry in 1710, he succeeded Walpole as secretary of war. He was made a peer of Great Britain, with the title of Lord Lansdowne, in 1711, and in 1712 was appointed one of the privy council, and treasurer of the household. On the accession of George I. he was deprived of his place and being supported of the proving supported of the prov of the household. On the accession of George I. he was deprived of his place, and, being suspected of promoting the cause of the Pretender, was imprisoned for a time in the Tower. In 1722 he visited Paris, where he resided ten years. Granville was a generous patron of literary men, and was one of the first to encourage the rising genius of Pope, who dedicated to him his "Windsor Forest." Died in 1735.

See "Biographia Dramatica;" JOHNSON and CHALMERS, "Lives of the English Poets;" WALFOLE, "Royal and Noble Authors."

Granville, (Granville George Leveson Gower,) Earl, an English statesman, son of Earl Granville, noticed below, was born in 1815. He was twice elected member of Parliament for Morpeth, and represented Lichfield from 1841 to 1846, when he succeeded his father in the House of Lords. During the Universal Exhibition of 1851 at the Crystal Palace in London, Lord Granville was chairman of the executive committee. In December, 1851, he succeeded Lord Palmerston as minister of foreign affairs in Lord Russell's cabinet, and in 1855 was appointed president of the council. He resigned in 1858. He was again president of the council of Lords, from 1859 to June, 1866. In December, 1868, he became secretary of state for the colonies in the cabinet formed by Mr. Gladstone; and in 1870 he exchanged this office for that of secretary for foreign affairs. He retired with the Liberal ministry in 1874, but resumed office with his party in 1880. In Mr. Gladstone's office with his party in 1880. In Mr. Gladstone's ministry of 1886 he was secretary of state for the colonies.

Granville, (Granville Leveson Gower,) Earl, an English statesman, a son of the Marquis of Stafford, was born in 1773. He was appointed lord of the treasury under Pitt in 1800, and was afterwards employed on important missions to Russia, the Netherlands, and France. He was cre tted Baron Leveson and Earl Granville in

1833. Died in 1846. Grapaldi, grā-pāl'dee, (Francesco Mario,) a learned Italian writer, born at Parma about 1465; died in 1515.
Grapius, gra'pe-us, or Grappius, (ZACHARIAS,) a
German philologist, born at Rostock in 1671, wrote, besides other works, a "Literary History of the Talmud,"

(1696.) Died in 1713.

Grappin, grã'pan', (Pierre Philippe,) a French Benedictine and historical writer, born in Franche-Comté in 1738; died in 1833.

See CHARLES WEISS, "Notice sur Dom Grappin."

Graser, gra'zer, (Johann Baptist,) a German divine

Graser, grá'zer, (Johann Baptist,) a German divine and educational writer, born in Lower Franconia in 1766. He published "Divinity, or the Principle of True Education," (1810,) and other works. Died in 1841.

Graslin, grá'lán', (Jean Joseph Louis,) a French political economist, born at Tours in 1727; died in 1790.

Grässe or Graesse, grás'seh, (Johann Georg Theodor,) a German bibliographer and antiquary, born at Grimma in 1814. He wrote a "Manual of the General History of Literature," (1837,) a "Manual of Ancient Numismatics," and other works.

Grasse, de, Comte. See Grasse-Tilly.

Grasse, de, Comte. See Grasse-Tilly.
Grasser, grâs'ser, (Johann Jakob.) a Swiss theologian and historical writer, born at Bâle in 1579, wrote a history of the Waldenses, ("Chronicon der Waldenser.") Died in 1627.

Grasse-Tilly, de, deh gräs'te'ye', (François Josephi Paul.) Comte, commonly known as Count de Grasse, a French naval officer, born at Valette in 1723. He served in the American war, and in 1781 assisted Washington, La Fayette, and Rochambeau in the capture of

Cornwallis. He was afterwards sent to the West Indies, where he was defeated and taken prisoner by the English admiral Rodney in April, 1782. Died in 1788.

See GÉRARD, "Vies des plus illustres Marins Français."

Grassi, gras'see, (GIUSEPPE,) one of the best Italian portrait-painters of his time, born in Friuli in 1756. He became professor in the Academy of Arts at Dresden in Died in 1838.

Grassi, (GIUSEPPE,) an Italian writer, born at Turin in 1779. Among his works is an "Essay on the Synonyms of the Italian Language," (1821; 3d edition, 1824.)

Died in 1831.

Grassi, (ORAZIO,) an Italian astronomer and mathematician, born at Savona in 1582. He was chiefly noted for his controversy with Galileo about the nature of comets. Grassi affirmed that comets revolve around the sun in definite orbits. Died in 1654.

Grassis, de, då grås'sèss, (PARIS,) an Italian historical writer, born at Bologna. He became Bishop of

Pesaro in 1513. Died in 1528.

Graswinkel, gräs'wink'el, (Theodorus,) an eminent Dutch jurist, born at Delft in 1600. He was appointed to several important offices under the government, and was made a knight of Saint Mark by the Venetians for having defended their republic in a dispute with the Duke of Savoy. He was the author of a treatise "On the Sovereignty of the States of Holland," (in Dutch,) and "Vindication of the Freedom of the Sea," ("Maris Liberi Vindiciae," 1652,) and other works in Latin. He was a relative of the celebrated Grotius. Died in 1666.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" FOPPENS, "Bibliotheca Belgica."

Grataroli, grā-tā-ro'lee, (GUGLIELMO,) an Italian physician and medical writer, born at Bérgamo in 1516. To avoid persecution for religion, he removed to Bâle, where he died in 1568.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Gratella, grå-tel'lå, or Gratello, grå-tel'lo, the surname of FILIPPO SEBASTIANO BASTIANINO, an eminent Italian painter, born at Ferrara about 1530, was a pupil and one of the most successful imitators of Michael Angelo. He excelled in the science of design and in energy of composition. His fresco of "The Last Judgment," in the cathedral of Ferrara, is esteemed his master-piece.

Died in 1602.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Ticozzi, "Dizionario."

Gräter or Graeter, grä'ter, (FRIEDRICH DAVID,) a German antiquary, born in 1768. His "Nordische Blumen" (1789) had great success. Died in 1830. Blumen" (1789) had great success. Died in 1830 Gratiæ, the Latin name of the GRACES.

CHARITES

Gratian, grā'she-an, [Lat. Gratia'nus; Fr. Gratien, grā'se-ān',] a Roman emperor, who in 375 a.d. succeeded his father, Valentinian I., and became joint ruler of the Western Empire with his brother, Valentinian II. His uncle, Valens, who ruled the Eastern Empire, having fallen in battle in 378, Gratian appointed Theodosius in his place. In 383 a revolt broke out in Britain, and a certain Maximus proclaimed himself emperor and invaded Gaul. Gratian advanced to meet him, but, being forsaken by the greater part of his army, was seized and put to death at Lyons. He was distinguished for his justice and clemency, and his zeal in promoting Christianity.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire," books xxvii., xxviii., xxix., and xxx.; Ammanus Marcellinus; Socrates, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" Tillemont, "Histoire des Empereurs."

Gratian or Gratia/nus, [Fr. Gratien,] an Italian Benedictine monk, a native of Tuscany, lived about 1125-50, and was the author of a work entitled "Decretum," being a collection of the cappus of the Cleretum. tum," being a collection of the canons of the Church. It was received with great favour by the pope, and has been generally adopted by the Catholic colleges.

Gratiani. See Graziani.

in 1815. He wrote treatises on anatomy, and became in 1854 an assistant naturalist in the Museum of Natura

History, Paris. Died in 1865.

Gra'tius, (grā'she-us,) a Latin poet, and friend of Ovid, surnamed FALIS'CUS from the place of his birth. His only extant poem is entitled "Cynegeticon."

Gratius, grât'se-us, or Graes, grês, (Ortwin,) a German Roman Catholic theologian, born in the diocese of Münster, became professor at Cologne in 1509. He was ridiculed by Hutten and Reuchlin in the "Letters of Obscure Men," ("Epistolæ Obscurorum Virorum,")

which were addressed to Gratius. Died in 1541.

Grat'tan, (Henry,) an eminent Irish statesman and orator, born at Dublin in 1750. He was educated at Trinity College, and subsequently studied law in London. In 1775 he was chosen to represent the borough of Charlemont in the Irish Parliament, where he acted with the opposition or Whig party and distinguished with the opposition of ving party and design the himself by his zeal and eloquence, and acquired great popularity. In 1780 he procured the passage of the resolution "that the king's most excellent Majesty, and the Lords and Commons of Ireland, are the only power competent to make laws to bind Ireland." About this time he received from the Irish Parliament the sum of fifty thousand pounds, "as a testimonial of the national gratitude for his great national services." In 1785 he opposed the propositions relating to the trade between Great Britain and Ireland, known as Orde's Propositions, and, in consequence chiefly of his efforts, they were abandoned. He was returned to Parliament in 1790 for Dublin, and advocated the cause of Catholic emancipa-tion. On the recall of Lord Fitzwilliam from Ireland, Grattan retired temporarily from the public service. When the union with Great Britain was proposed, he took his seat again, in order to oppose it, and after the measure was carried, in 1805, entered the Imperial Par-liament, first as member for Malton, and the following year for Dublin. In 1806 he was offered by Mr. Fox the office of chancellor of the exchequer, which he declined. Having been requested by the Catholics of Ireland to present a petition to the British Parliament, he complied, although in declining health. He grew worse after his arrival in London, and died there in May, 1820. Sir James Mackintosh, in his eulogium on Grattan, says, "The purity of his life was the brightness of his glory. Among all the men of genius I have known, I have never found so much native grandeur of soul accompanying all the wisdom of age and all the simplicity of genius."

See H. Grattan, Jr., "Life and Times of Henry Grattan," 839; T. Davis, "Life of J. P. Curran and H. Grattan," 1846; Edinburgh Review" for February, 1823; "Blackwood's Magazine"

for September and October, 1839.

Grattan, (THOMAS COLLEY,) a popular Irish novelist, born in Dublin in 1796, passed some years on the continent of Europe. Among his principal works are "Philibert, a Poetical Romance," (Bordeaux, 1819,) "High-Ways and By-Ways," (2 vols., 1823,) "The Heiress of Bruges," (4 vols., 1830,) "Men and Cities; or, Tales of Travel," (3 vols.,) and "Agnes de Mansfelt," (1847.) He was British consul at Boston from 1839 to 1872. Died in 1864. (1847.) He was Brit 1853. Died in 1864.

Graumann, grow'man, (Johann Philipp,) a German financier, who is called the reformer of the moneman financier, who is called the reformer of the moneman financier, who is called the reformer of the moneman financier. tary system in Germany, published several works on currency and exchange. He became director of the mint at Berlin about 1750. Died in 1762.

Graun, gröwn, (KARL HEINRICH,) a celebrated German composer, born in Saxony in 1701. The fame of his early performances having reached the crown-prince, afterwards Frederick the Great, he was taken into his service, and in 1740 appointed his chapel-master. His oratorio of "The Death of Jesus" and his "Te Deum" are esteemed master-pieces; his operas had but a transient reputation. Died in Berlin in 1759.

See FÉTIS, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Gratien, the French for Gratien, which see.
Gratien, grasse 3n', (Jean Baptiste,) a French theologian and writer, born in 1747, was appointed Bishop of the Lower Seine in 1792. Died in 1799.
Gratiolet, grat'e'o'la', (Louis Pierre,) a French naturalist and anatomist, born at Sainte-Foy (Gironde)

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens,"

Graunt or Grant, (Edward,) an eminent English scholar and teacher, born about 1550, was for twenty years head-master of Westminster School. In 1598 he was appointed rector of Toppersfield, in Essex. He published elegant Latin poems, and a "Spicilegium of the Greek

Language," ("Græcæ Linguæ Spicilegium," 1575.) He was a friend of Camden and of Roger Ascham, whose works he edited, with a eulogy, (1577.) Died in 1601.

Graunt, (JOHN,) an English merchant, born in London in 1620, wrote "Observations on the Bills of Mortality." He was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society

tality." He was elected a Fenow of the taljan tality." Grauw, grow or Hrow, or Graaso, graso, (Hendrik,) a Dutch painter, born at Horn or Hoorn in 1627, was a pupil of Van Kampen. He studied in Rome, and settled at Alkmaar, where he died in 1681. "His manner of composition," says Descamps, "is noble, his despaties are flowing and his colour good." his draperies are flowing, and his colour good."

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc. Gravander, grâ-vân'der, (LARS FREDERIC,) a Swedish poet and physician, born in 1778, was active in his efforts to introduce vaccination into his country. Died in 1815.

to introduce vaccination into his country. Died in 1815. Grave, de, deh graveh, (Charles Joseph,) a Flemish jurist, born at Ursel in 1736. He wrote a curious work, entitled "The Republic of the Elysian Fields, or the Ancient World," (3 vols., 1806.) Died in 1805.

Grävel or Graevell, gravel, (Maximilian Karl Friedrich Wilhelm,) a German jurist, born at Belgard in 1781, published, among other treatises, "The Anti-Platonic State," (1808.) and "General Theory of Compacts according to Prussian Law."

Gravelot, grav'o', (Hubbert François Bourguignon—boor-gen'yon',) a celebrated French designer and engraver, born in Paris in 1699, was a brother of the great geographer D'Anville. He studied under Restout, and subsequently resided many years in London, where and subsequently resided many years in London, where he acquired great skill in design and composition and was patronized by booksellers and publishers. Among his best works are the etchings for Theobald's "Shakespere," and illustrations for the works of Racine and Voltaire. Died in 1773.

See BASAN, "Supplément au Dictionnaire des Graveurs." Gravenberg, von, fon grå'ven-berg', (WIRNT,) a

Graven berg, von, fon graven-berg, (WIRNT,) a German poet, who flourished about 1210. His chief work is entitled "Wigalois."
Graverol, grāv'rol', (François,) a French Protestant, born at Nîmes in 1635, was eminent as a jurist and scholar. He was the author of "Sorberiana, etc.,"
"Observations on the Decisions of the Parliament of Toulouse," and numerous antiquarian treatises, chiefly in French. He was well versed in ancient and modern languages and numismatics, and was perpetual secretary of the Academy of Nîmes. Died in 1694.

See Morker, "Dictionnaire Historique;" MM. HAAG, "La France protestante."

Graverol, (JEAN,) a brother of the preceding, born at Nîmes in 1636, (or according to some, in 1647,) became successively minister of the Calvinistic churches at Lyons,

Amsterdam, and London, and wrote several esteemed theological works. Died about 1720.

Graves, (RICHARD,) an English divine, born in Glou-Graves, (RICHARD,) an English divine, born in Gloucestershire in 1715, was an intimate friend of the poet Shenstone. He studied at Pembroke College, Oxford, and became rector of Claverton, near Bath, in 1750. His principal work is a satirical novel, entitled "The Spiritual Quixote." He also wrote "Recollections, etc. of the Life of William Shenstone." Died in 1804.

Graves, (RICHARD,) a divine, born in the county of Limerick, Ireland, in 1763. He became Dean of Ardagh in 1813, and professor of divinity in the University of Dublin. He published, besides other works. "Lectures

Dublin. He published, besides other works, "Lectures on the Four Last Books of the Pentateuch," (2 vols., 1807,) which are highly esteemed. Horne pronounces them "indispensably necessary to the biblical student," ("Biblical Bibliography.") Died in 1829.

See a "Life of Richard Graves," by his son, R. H. Graves, 1840.

Graves, (ROBERT J.,) an Irish physician, son of the preceding, born in Dublin about 1797. He was professor of medicine in the school of physic, Trinity College, Dublin. His "Clinical Lectures on the Practice of Medi-

Hague about 1707. In 1715 he accompanied as secretary the embassy sent to England by the States-General to congratulate George I. on his accession to the throne. While in London, he became intimate with Sir Isaac Newton, and was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society. Having been appointed, on his return in 1717, professor of mathematics and astronomy at the University of Leyof mathematics and astronomy at the University of Leyden, he introduced the Newtonian philosophy into that institution. He published, among other scientific works, "Institutes of the Newtonian Philosophy." Died in 1742.

See C. Mallet, "Mémoire sur la Vie, etc. de 's Gravesande," 1858; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gravina, grâ-vee'nâ, (GIOVANNI VINCENZO,) an eminent Italian juriet and writer hors at Roggingo in Calculation.

nent Italian jurist and writer, born at Roggiano, in Calabria, in 1664. He studied at Naples, and in 1689 repaired bria, in 1664. He studied at Naples, and in 1689 repaired to Rome, where he was appointed in 1699 professor of civil law in the college della Sapienza, and, in 1703, of canon law in the same institution. He was one of the founders of the Academy of the Arcadi, and was the author of a treatise entitled "Origin of Civil Law," ("Origines Juris civilis," 1713,) which obtained great celebrity, "Canonical Institutes," (in Latin,) and a "Treatise on the Art (or Principles) of Poetry," ("Della Ragione poetica,") also a number of poems and orations. Gravina was the preceptor of the celebrated poet Metastasio, whom he adopted as his son and to whom

Metastasio, whom he adopted as his son and to whom he bequeathed his property. Died in Rome in 1718.

See Fabroni, "Vitæ Italorum;" Andrea Serrao, "De Vita e Scriptis Gravinæ Commentarius," 1758: F. Valdbrid, "Elogio storico di G. V. Gravina," 1816; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gravina, (PIETRO,) a Sicilian poet and ecclesiastic, born at Palermo in 1453. He was patronized by Gonsalvo de Córdova, who appointed him in 1500 a canon of Naples. His poems in Latin and Italian were highly

or Naples. His poems in Latin and Italian were nighty esteemed at the time. Died in 1527.

See Roscoe, "Life of Leo X.;" PAOLO GIOVIO, "Elogia Virorum illustrium;" "Vita Gravinæ," in an edition of his poems.

Gravina, da, då grå-vee'nå, (DOMENICO,) an Italian historian, born in the kingdom of Naples. He was the author of a "History of Naples from 1332 to 1350," (in Latin). Died about 1550.

(in Latin.) Died about 1350.

Gravina, de, dà gra-vee'na, (Federico,) Duke, an admiral in the Spanish service, was born at Naples about 1750. For his services against the French he obtained the rank of rear-admiral in 1794. Having been raised to the highest rank—capitan-general—in 1805, he combined his fleet with that of the French admiral Villeneuve. They were defeated by Nelson at Trafalgar, (October 21, 1805,) where Gravina was wounded. He died of the Wound, at Cadiz, in February, 1806.

See Van Tenac, "Histoire générale de la Marine;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gravius. See Greaves, (John.)
Grävius or Graevius, gräve-us, (Johann Georg.)
an eminent German scholar and critic, whose original
name was Gräfe, (or Graefe,) was born at Naumburg
in January, 1632. He became professor of history at
Utrecht, (1661.) He received distinguished marks of
favour from Louis XIV. of France and other sovereigns of Europe, and was created by William III. of England his historiographer. Among his numerous and excellent editions of the classics we may name those of Hesiod, Suetonius, Cicero, Propertius, Catullus, and Cæsar. He also wrote "Treasury of Roman Antiquities," ("Thesaurus Antiquitatum Romanarum," 12 vols., 1694,) and "Treasury of Italian Antiquities and Histories," ("Thesaurus Antiquitatum et Historiarum Italiæ.") The latter was continued by Peter Burmann. Died at Utrecht in 1703.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" C. BURMANN, "Trajectum eruditum;" P. BURMANN, "Oratio funebris in Grævii Obitum," 1703; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gray. See GREY.

Gray, (Asa,) an eminent American botanist, born at Paris, Oneida county, New York, in November, 1810. He graduated as M.D. at Fairfield College in 1831, but Dubin. His "Clinical Lectures on the Fractice of Medicine" (1843) have been reprinted in the United States. Died in 1853.

Gravesande,'s,('s Gravesande,) van, vån sgrå'vehsån'deh, (Willem Jacob,) an eminent Dutch philosopher and mathematician, born at Bois-le-Duc in 1688. He studied at Leyden, and began to practise law at the United States," (1849,) "Lessons in Botany," "Manual of the Botany of the Northern United States," (1848,) "Structural and Systematic Botany," (1858.) and "How Plants Grow," (1858.) Professor Gray and Dr. Torrey were joint authors of a "Flora of North America," (1st vol., 1838.) "As an accurate analyst," says the "North American Review" for October, 1858, "Professor Gray has received a just meed of praise from all foreign botans. has received a just meed of praise from all foreign botanists. Standing as he does at the head of the science in our own country, and scarcely inferior to any botanist of the Old World, we consider it a subject of congratulation that he has found time, amidst his multifarious avocations of a high order, to write two books expressly for the young." His "Botanical Text-Book" was used for several years in the University of Edinburgh.

See "North American Review" for January, 1843.

Gray, (DAVID,) a Scottish poet, born not far from Glasgow in 1838; died in 1861. A volume of his poems, with an introductory notice by R. Monckton Milnes, and memoirs of his life, was published in 1865.

Gray, (Francis Calley,) an American lawyer and scholar, born at Salem, Massachusetts, in 1790. He was spirited expectative Lebe.

private secretary to John Quincy Adams during his mission to Russia. He contributed many articles to the

"North American Review," and published other works, in prose and verse. Died in 1856.

Gray, (George Robert,) an eminent English naturalist, and senior assistant in the zoological department of the Pritish Museum was born at Chalcagin 1989. of the British Museum, was born at Chelsea in 1808. He published "The Genera of Birds," illustrated by D. W. Mitchell, (3 vols. 4to, with 371 plates, 1837–49,) He also wrote many memoirs on birds and insects for

He also wrote many memoirs on birds and insects for scientific journals, etc. Died in 1872.

Gray, (HENRY PETERS,) an American painter, born in New York in 1819. He studied in Europe, and on his return, in 1846, established himself in his native city. Among his numerous works we may mention "Cupid begging his Arrows," "The Wages of War," "Apple of Discord," "Blessed are the Pure in Heart," and "Hagar and the Angel."

Gray (JOHN EDWARD.) F. S. an eminent English

Gray, (John Edward,) F.R.S., an eminent English naturalist, brother of George Robert, noticed above, was born at Walsall in 1800. He was for many years the head of the department of natural history in the British Museum, the completeness and excellent order of which are to be ascribed chiefly to his efforts. He prepared several catalogues of that museum, and wrote several hundred memoirs on zoology, which have been published

in various journals. Died in 1875.

Gray, (Robert,) an English divine, born in London in 1762, became, in 1827, Bishop of Bristol. He was the author of a "Key to the Old Testament and Apocrypha," (1790.) "Connexion between the Sacred Writings and the Literature of Jewish and Heathen Authors," (1819.) and other valuable religious works. Died in 1834.

Gray, (STEPHEN,) an English experimental philosophysical substitution of the control of the contro

pher, made several valuable discoveries with regard to electricity, and was the inventor of an electric planeta-

rium. Died in 1736.
See PRIESTLEY'S "History of Electricity."

Gray, (Thomas,) an eminent English poet, born in London in 1716. He was sent at an early age to Eton, where he formed an intimacy with Horace Walpole and Richard West, son of the Chancellor of Ireland. He studied at Peter-House College, Cambridge, and in 1739 visited France and Italy in company with Horace Walpole. After they had spent some time together at Rome and Florence, the difference in their tastes caused a disagreement between them, and they separated. "Gray," says Walpole, "was too serious a companion. He was for antiquities, etc., whilst I was for perpetual balls and plays: the fault was mine." Gray returned to England plays; the fault was limbe. Gray teturned to England in 1741, and in 1742 took his degree of bachelor of civil law at Cambridge, where he continued to reside, on account of the facilities for study which the place afforded. About this time he wrote his "Ode to Spring," "Hymn to Adversity," and "Ode on a Distant Prospect of Eton College," which were published some years after. His "Elegy written in a Country Church-Yard" (1749) was received with the greatest favour, and soon ran through eleven editions. No poem, perhaps, was ever more universally admired: it has been translated into the prin-

cipal modern languages of Europe, a dozen different versions having, it is said, appeared in French. In 1743 Gray lost his most intimate friend, West, whom he has lamented in an English sonnet and in the apostrophe to his unfinished poem "De Principiis Cogitandi." This bereavement was followed in 1753 by the death of the poet's mother, a woman of great excellence, to whom he had been devotedly attached. He published in 1757 his "Ode on the Progress of Poesy," and "The Bard," which, being less adapted to the popular taste, were less generally appreciated. On the death of Cibber, in the same year, the vacant laureateship was offered to Gray; but it was declined. He was appointed in 1769 professor of modern history at Cambridge. In 1770 his health, which had been some time declining. which had been some time declining, became much worse, and he died in July, 1771, of an attack of gout in the stomach. Gray occupies a very high rank in English literature, not only as a poet, but as an elegant prosewriter and an accomplished scholar. He delighted in knowledge for its own sake, and his profound and varied learning embraced, in addition to classical and scientific studies, those of antiquities and the fine arts.

See Mason, "Life of T. Gray," 1778; MITFORD, "Life of T. Gray," prefixed to his Works, 1816; JOHNSON, "Lives of the English Poets;" HAZLITT, "Lectures on the English Poets;" HENRY REED, "Memoir of T. Gray," prefixed to an edition of his poems, 1850; Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Gray'don, (ALEXANDER,) a writer, born at Bristol, Pennsylvania, in 1752, was a soldier in the American Revolution. He published "Memoirs of a Life chiefly passed in Pennsylvania," etc., (1811.) Died in 1818.

Gray'son, (WILLIAM J.,) an American politician and poet, born in Beaufort, South Carolina, in 1788. He represented a district of that State in Congress from 1833 to 1837. Among his works are "The Hireling and the Slave," a poem, (1854,) and "Chicora," an Indian tale. Died in 1863.

Graziani, grât-se-â'nee, an Italian sculptor, whose proper name was BATTISTA BALLANTI, was born at

Faenza in 1762; died in 1835.

Graziani, (Antonio Maria,) an Italian prelate and Graziani, (ANTONIO MARIA), an Italian prelate and historical writer, born in Tuscany in 1537. He became secretary to Pope Sixtus V. in 1584, and in 1592 was created Bishop of Amelia by Clement VIII., in whose election he had a prominent part. He wrote a "History of the War of Cyprus," (in Latin,) and a work "On the Fortunes of Illustrious Men," ("De Casibus Virorum illustrium," 1680,) also a life (in Latin) of his friend and patron Cardinal Commendone. Died in 1611.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" Grazi-ani, "De Scriptis invitâ Minervâ," 1725, which contains his auto-

biography.

Graziani, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian historian, born at

Graziani, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian historian, born at Bérgamo about 1670, wrote a "History of Venice from 1615 to 1700," (2 vols., 1728.) Died about 1730.
Graziani or Gratiani, (GIROLAMO,) an Italian poet, once popular, was born at Pérgola in 1604. His chief works are "Cleopatra," (1626,) "The Conquest of Granada," (1650,) and "Cromwell," ("Il Cromvello," a tragedy, 1671.) Died in 1675.
Grazzini, (ANTONIO FRANCESCO.) See LASCA.
Grazzini, grât-see'nee, (GIOVANNI PAOLO,) an Italian painter, of the school of Ferrara. He began to paint when he was about fifty years old. Died in 1632.
Greathead. See GROSSETESTE.

Greathead. See Grosseteste.
Greatheed, (Bertie,) an English littérateur, born
Warwickshire in 1759. He wrote a tragedy entitled in Warwickshire in 1759. He "The Regent." Died in 1826.

See "Biographia Dramatica."

Great'o-rex, (Thomas,) an English musician and savant, born in Derbyshire in 1758. He became professor of music in London in 1788, and in 1819 organist of Westminster Abbey. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society, and contributed to the "Philosophical Transactions" a treatise on measuring mountains by the barometer. Died in 1831.

He enjoyed a high reputation for integrity and benevolence, and several eminent physicians bore witness to the efficacy of his cures. Died about 1700.

See J. GLANVIL, "Scepsis Scientifica;" Deleuze, "Histoire critique du Magnétisme animal."

Greaves, greevz, (Sir Edward,) an English physician, was born in Surrey about 1615. In 1643 he became first professor of medicine at Merton College, and was appointed, after the restoration, physician-in-ordinary to Charles II. Died in 1680. Greaves, [Lat. Gra'vius,] (Jонк,) an eminent Eng-

lish mathematician and antiquary, was born in Hampshire in 1602. He became professor of geometry at Gresham College, London, in 1630, and in 1637 visited Egypt and the Levant. He took a survey of the Pyramids, of which he published the first accurate descrip-Savilian professor of astronomy, which post he was compelled to resign in 1648 because he was a royalist. He published, among other works, a "Discourse on the Roman Foot and Denarius," etc. Died in 1652.

See "Life of Greaves," by BIRCH, prefixed to his Miscellaneous Works; WARD, "Lives of the Gresham Professors;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" THOMAS SMITH, "Vita J. Gravii," 1699.

Greaves, (THOMAS,) an English Orientalist of high reputation, born about 1610, was a brother of the pre-ceding, and a friend of Selden. He rose through several preferments to be a prebendary of Peterborough. He wrote some valuable philological treatises. Died in 1676.

Greece. King of. See George I.

Grechetto. See Castiglione, (Giovanni Bene-

DETTO.)

Grécourt, de, deh grà'koor', (JEAN BAPTISTE JOSEPH Willart—ve'lār',) a French poet, of Scottish extraction, born at Tours in 1684. He was the author of songs, epigrams, and fables of a licentious character. Died in 1743.

See VOLTAIRE, "Age of Louis XIV."

Gree'ley, (HORACE,) an American journalist, distinguished as an opponent of slavery, born at Amherst, New Hampshire, in February, 1811, was the son of a poor farmer, who removed to Vermont in 1821. He learned the art of printing at East Poultney, Vermont, where he worked about four years, (1826–30,) and became at an early age well versed in party politics. He adopted the Universalist creed before he was of age, and a few months in a printing-office in Eric, Pennsylvania, he sought employment in the city of New York in August, 1831, having only ten dollars in his pocket. As he had no friends or acquaintances in New York, and his dress was very odd and shabby, he met with months of the control of the co was very odd and shabby, he met with many repulses; but at last he obtained work. He was employed as a journeyman printer for fourteen months, and in January, 1833, became a partner of Francis Story, and began to print the "Morning Post," the first daily penny paper ever published. It was discontinued in a few weeks. The firm of Greeley & Co. founded in March, 1834, "The New-Yorker," a weekly literary journal, (neutral in politics,) of which Mr. Greeley wrote the editorial articles. The "New-Yorker" was issued for seven years, and be-The "New-Yorker" was issued for seven years, and became an influential paper, but was not profitable to the publishers. He married Miss Cheney, of North Carolina, in 1836. From March, 1838, to March, 1839, he edited "The Jeffersonian," a weekly Whig paper, published under the direction of the Whig Central Committee of the State of New York. About May, 1840, he began to publish "The Log Cabin," a weekly paper, which supported General Harrison for President, and which supported General Harrison for President, and had a large circulation, (over 80,000.) "The Log Cabin," says Parton, "gave him an immense reputation in all parts of the country as an able writer and a zealous politician."

of the country as an able writer and a zealous politician."
In April, 1841, he founded "The Daily Tribune," price one cent, of which Henry J. Raymond (afterwards editor of the New York "Times") was assistant editor. Since that date the size and the price of the "Tribune" have been much increased. Mr. Greeley advocated the election of Henry Clay to the Presidency in 1844, and, after his defeat, assumed an attitude of more decided hostility to slavery. In 1848 he was elected member of Congress to fill a vacancy for a term which expired in

March, 1849. He published in 1850 "Hints towards Reforms," composed partly of lectures which he had delivered at various places on temperance, popular education, the organization of labour, etc. "His subject," says Parton, "is ever the same; the object of his public life is single. It is the 'EMANCIPATION OF LABOR;' its Ille is single. It is the 'EMANCIPATION OF LABOR;' its emancipation from ignorance, vice, servitude, poverty." Having visited Europe in 1851, he published "Glances at Europe." He supported, in successive Presidential elections, General Scott in 1852, J. C. Fremont in 1856, and Abraham Lincoln in 1860, having exerted his influence against the nomination of W. H. Seward at the Chicago Convention of that year. In 1864 he published the first volume of "The American Conflict," (2 vols.) the first volume of "The American Conflict," (2 vols.) He favoured the plan of universal amnesty and universal suffrage at the end of the civil war, and offered himself as bail for Jefferson Davis in May, 1867, for which he was censured by many of his own party. Died in 1872

Was censured by many of his own party. Died in 1872
See Parton, "Life of Horace Greeley," 1855; D. W. Bartley, "Modern Agitators;" Bungay, "Off-Hand Takings," 1854; H. Greeley, "Recollections of a Busy Life," 1868.

Green, (ASHBEL,) an American theologian, born in Hanover, New Jersey, in 1762, graduated at Princeton in 1782. He became pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church in Philadelphia in 1787, and officiated as chaplain to Congress from 1792 till 1800. He was a principal founder of the Philadelphia Bible Society, formed in 1809. In 1812 he was appointed president of Princeton College. He resigned that position in 1822, and returned to Philadelphia, where he edited the "Christian Advocate." He published Sermons, Discourses, etc. Died in 1848. Died in 1848.

See JOSEPH H. JONES, "Life of Ashbel Green, begun to be written by himself," etc., 1849.

Green, (EDWARD BURNABY,) an English scholar, a

Green, (EDWARD BURNABY,) an Engish scholar, a brother of Admiral Burnaby, made translations from Anacreon, Pindar, and Apollonius Rhodius. Died in 1788. Green, (HORACE,) an American physician, born in Chittenden, Vermont, in 1802, graduated at Middlebury College in 1824. He took a prominent part in founding the New York Medical College in 1850, and has since the New York Medical College in 1850, and has since the New York Medical College in 1850, and has since been president of its faculty, and emeritus professor of the theory and practice of medicine. Dr. Green is distinguished for his novel treatment of diseases of the air-tubes which had very generally been deemed incurable. In 1846 he published a "Treatise on Diseases of the Air-Passages." Among his other works are his "Pathology and Treatment of the Croup," (1849,) and "Surgical Treatment of the Polypi of the Larynx and the Edema of the Glottis," (1852.) Died in 1866.

Green, (John,) an English prelate, boin in York-hire about 1706. He studied at Saint John's College, Cambridge, where he became regius professor of theology in

bridge, where he became regius professor of theology in 1748, and vice-chancellor about 1750. In 1756 he was

created Bishop of Salisbury. Died in 1779.

Green, (JOHN RICHARD,) an English historian, born at Oxford in 1837. Always weak in health, he was from an early age attracted by books. He was for some years a hardworking clergyman in the East of London, wearing himself out by prosecuting his studies as well. In 1869, Archbishop Tait appointed him librarian at Lambeth. His celebrated work, "A Short History of the English People," appeared about 1874, and met with extraordinary success. He afterwards expanded it. Another book, "The Making of England," issued five or six years later, was also extremely well received. In the later years of his life he was always obliged to winter abroad. Died at Mentone in March, 1883.

Green, (JOSEPH HENRY,) an English surgeon, born in

1791. He became professor of surgery in King's College, London, about 1830. He published "Vital Dynamics," and "Mental Dynamics." Died in 1863.

Green, (MARY ANNE Everett,) an English authoress, a daughter of Rev. Robert Wood, was born at Sheffield about 1818. She married a Mr. Green in 1845. She published "Letters of Royal and Illustrious Ladies of Great Britain," (3 vols., 1846,) "Lives of the Princesses of England," (6 vols., 1849-55,) which is highly esteemed, and the "Letters of Henrietta Maria, Queen-Consort of Charles I.," (1857,) with other important works. Green, (MATTHEW,) an English poet, born in London in 1696, wrote a poem, "The Spleen," which was commended by Pope and other critics. Died in 1737.

See Johnson and Chalmers, "Lives of the English Poets;" CAMPBELL, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Green, (THOMAS,) an English writer, born at Ipswich in 1769. He published a work on the "Theory of Morals," and "Extracts from the Diary of a Lover of

Literature," (1810.) Died in 1825.

Green, (THOMAS,) an American general, born in Virginia about 1816. He took arms against the Union in the

ginia about 1816. He took arms against the Union in 1861, became a commander of cavalry, and distinguished himself in several actions in Louisiana in 1863. He was raised to the rank of major-general, and was killed on Red River in April, 1864.

Green, (VALENTINE,) a celebrated English engraver, born in Warwickshire in 1739, settled in London, where he acquired great skill in mezzotint engraving. In 1774 he became associate engraver of the Royal Academy. Among his master-pieces are his prints after West's picture of the "Return of Regulus to Carthage," and portraits after Sir Joshua Reynolds.

See Bryan's "Dictionary of Painters."

Greene, (CHARLES GORDON,) an American journalist.

Greene, (CHARLES GORDON,) an American journalist, born in Boscawen, New Hampshire, in 1804. He became proprietor of the "Boston Statesman," and in 1831 established in Boston the "Morning Post," a Democratic

paper, which was successful.

Greene, (CHRISTOPHER,) COLONEL, an American officer, born in Warwick, Rhode Island, in 1737. He commanded Fort Mercer, at Red Bank, on the Delaware River, in 1777, and repulsed a body of Hessians who attacked that fort. He was killed near the Croton River in May, 1781.

May, 1781.

Greene, (George S.,) an American general, born in Rhode Island about 1801, graduated at West Point in 1823. He became a brigadier-general in 1862, and served at the battle of Antietam in September of that year, at Gettysburg, July 2 and 3, 1863, and in other actions.

Greene, (George Washington), an American author, a grandson of General Nathaniel Greene, was born at East Greenwich. Kent county. Rhode Island, in 1811.

at East Greenwich, Kent county, Rhode Island, in 1811.
He was consul of the United States at Rome from 1837 to 1845. He contributed a "Life of General Nathaniel Greene" to Sparks's "American Biography," edited Addison's Complete Works, (1854,) and wrote, besides other works, "Historical Studies, chiefly on Italian History and Literature," a "Life of General Nathaniel Greene," and a "Short History of Rhode Island.

and a "Short History of Rhode Island.

Greene, (MAURICE,) an eminent English composer of church music, born in London about 1696. He was appointed in 1726 organist and composer to the chapels royal, and became professor of music in the University of Cambridge. His "Forty Anthems" (2 vols. fol.) are esteemed his master-pieces; he also composed songs and cantatas of great beauty. Died in 1755.

See HAWKINS, "History of Music."

Greene, (NATHANIEL,) a distinguished American general, born in Warwick, Rhode Island, on the 27th of May, 1742. His father was a member of the Society of Friends, and owner of an iron-forge, in which Nathaniel General Assembly of the colony. Anticipating the impending appeal to arms, he began to study the art of war. He married Miss Littlefield in July, 1774. In May, 1775, he was chosen a brigadier-general of the militia of Rhode Island, and joined the army near Boston. He soon gained the confidence of General Washington, who selected him to command the army sent to defend Long Island; but a violent attack of fever prevented him from Island; but a violent attack of fever prevented him from Hashard, but a violent attack of rever prevented nim from taking part in the battle of Long Island, August, 1776. He commanded the division with which Washington marched in person at the battle of Trenton, December, 1776. In September, 1777, he distinguished himself at the battle of the Brandywine, and in October commanded the left wing at the battle of Germantown. At the request of General Washington, he accepted in March, 1778, the position of quartermaster general the duties. 1778, the position of quartermaster-general, the duties of which he performed with great ability until August, 1780. He commanded the right wing at Monmouth, June, 1778, and defeated Sir Henry Clinton at Springfield, divine, born about 1630, was rector of Dry-Drayton for

New Jersey, on the 23d of June, 1780. In the October ensuing he was appointed to the command of the Southern army, then greatly disorganized and nearly destitute of supplies. A part of his army gained a victory at Cowpens in January, 1781, soon after which he moved his army to the Catawba River. Pursued by a superior force under Lord Cornwallis, he retreated in good order theory. North Carolina to the Don. Piper in February or through North Carolina to the Dan River in February. On this occasion General Washington wrote to him, "Your retreat before Cornwallis is highly applauded by all ranks." Having been reinforced, he marched to Guilford Court-House, where he encountered the enemy on the 15th of March, 1781. Here was fought an indecisive battle, and the British remained masters of the field; but their loss had been so severe that Cornwallis immediately retreated towards the sea. In April, 1781. immediately retreated towards the sea. In April, 1781, General Greene adopted the bold resolution to march into South Carolina, and was defeated at Hobkirk's Hill, near Camden. The British, however, were unable to follow up this victory, and in May General Greene marched to the siege of Ninety-Six, a fortified post near the Saluda River. The siege was raised about the end of June by the approach of Lord Rawdon; but the end of June by the approach of Lord Rawdon; But the place was soon after evacuated by the British, who, retiring southeastward, were pursued to Orangeburg by General Greene. The next important event of the campaign was the severe battle of Eutaw Springs, (September, 1781,) where Greene lost 555 killed and wounded, but remained master of the field. So great was his energy and skill that before the end of the year the enemy were driven from all parts of South Carolina, except the vicinity of Charleston. A medal was presented to him by Congress for his victory at Eutaw Springs. In 1782 his operations were greatly retarded by the want of ammunition, money, and other resources. He proposed to enlist several regiments of negro solding, but this proposed to the several regiments of negro solding. diers; but this proposal was rejected by the civil authorities of the State. After the end of the war he resolved ties of the State. After the end of the war he resolved to settle with his family in Georgia, and in 1785 he removed to an estate which had been presented to him by the State of Georgia, and which was situated near Savannah. He died of a sunstroke, June 19, 1786. He is generally considered to have been superior in military skill and in force of character to all the generals of the Paralytics. Weshington solve one to generated rals of the Revolution, Washington only excepted.

See a "Life of General Greene," by his grandson, George W. Greene, 3 vols., 1867 et seq., Sparks's "American Biography," vol. xx., (or x. of second series;) BANCROFT, "History of the United States;" WILLIAM JOHNSON, "Life and Correspondence of Nathaniel Greene," 2 vols., 1822; "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. i.

Distinguished Americans," vol. 1.

Greene, (NATHANIEL,) a journalist, a brother of Charles Gordon, noticed above, was born in Boscawen, New Hampshire, in 1797. He founded in 1821 the "Boston Statesman," a Democratic paper. In 1829 he was appointed postmaster of Boston. He translated "Tales from the German," (2 vols., 1837,) and other works.

Greene, (ROBERT,) one of the principal English dramatists who preceded Shakspeare, was born at Ipswish about 1560. He began to write for the stage about

dramatists who preceded Shakspeare, was born at Ipswich about 1560. He began to write for the stage about 1584, and from that time gave himself up to a course of dissipation, varied by occasional fits of remorse. Among the works known to be his are the "History of Orlando Furioso," and the "Comical History of Alphonsus, King of Aragon," also a prose treatise entitled "Greene's Groatsworth of Wit bought with a Million of Repentance." His novel of "Pandosto" is said to have been the original of Shakspeare's "Winter's Tale." He died in great powerty in 1502. died in great poverty in 1592.

See Collier, "History of English Dramatic Poetry;" Drake "Shakespeare and his Times;" DISRAELI, "Calamities of Authors.

Greene, (Thomas,) an English divine, born at Norwich in 1658. On the accession of George I. he was appointed one of his chaplains, and in 1721 became Bishop of Norwich. He was the author of "Principles of Religion Explained," and other works. Died in 1738.

Green/field, (WILLIAM,) an English Orientalist and profound scholar, published a "Comprehensive Bible," (1827,) "Novum Testamentum," (1829,) and other works. Died in 1832.

Greenham green/am (RICHARD) an English Paritan.

many years. He left Sermons and other religious works. "He excelled in experimental divinity," says Bishop Hall. Died in 1591.

Green'hill, (John,) an English painter, born in 1649, was a pupil of Sir Peter Lely. He copied some works of Van Dyck. Died in 1676.

Greenhill, (William,) an English divine and commentator, became rector of Stepney about 1656. He was ejected in 1662 for nonconformity. He wrote "Expositions of Ezekiel," (5 vols., 1645-62.) Died about 1675.

Green'how, (Robert,) M.D., an American writer, born in Richmond, Virginia, in 1800, graduated at the College of Physicians and Surgeons in New York in 1821. He published a "History of Oregon and California," (1846.) Died at San Francisco in 1844.

1821. He published a "History of Oregon and Canfornia," (1846.) Died at San Francisco in 1854.

Green'leaf, (SIMON.) an American jurist, born in Newburyport, Massachusetts, in 1783, became Royall professor of law at Harvard in 1833, and Dane professor in 1846. His chief work is a "Treatise on the Law of Evidence," (3 vols., 1842-53.) Died in 1853.

Greenough, green'ō, (George Bellas,) an English geologist, born about 1777; died in 1854.

Greenough, green'ō, (Horatio,) an eminent American sculptor, born in Boston in 1805. He was educated

can sculptor, born in Boston in 1805. He was educated at Harvard, where he enjoyed the friendship of Allston. Before graduating, he went to Rome, to prosecute his artistic studies; and, with the exception of a brief visit to his native city in 1826, he resided in Italy, chiefly at Florage ence, until 1851, when he returned to the United States. Died near Boston in December, 1852. Of his numerous works we may mention his "Chaunting Cherubs," the works we may mention his "Chaunting Cherubs," the first group in marble ever executed by an American sculptor, (ordered by his devoted friend and patron, J. Fenimore Cooper,) "The Angel and Child," "Venus contending for the Golden Apple," (greatly admired in Florence,) a colossal statue of Washington in front of the national Capitol, for which Congress paid twenty thousand dollars, and a group entitled "The Rescue," (1851,) representing a scene in the early settlement of the American colonies, executed by order of Congress. A volume of Greenough's Essays, with a Memoir of his Life by H. T. Tuckerman, was published in 1853.

See, also, Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists."

See, also, TUCKERMAN. "Book of the Artists."

Greenville. See GRANVILLE.
Green'ville, (Sir Bevil,) an English officer, born in 1596, was a grandson of Sir Richard, noticed below. He represented the county of Cornwall in the Long Parliament in 1640, and supported the royalist party. a prominent share in the victory gained by the royal army at Stratton in 1643; but he was mortally wounded at the battle of Lansdowne the same year. Lord Clarendon says of Sir Bevil, "A brighter courage and gentler disposition were never married together."

See CLARENDON, "History of the Rebellion."

Greenville, (DENIS,) a son of the preceding, was born about 1630. He was created Dean of Durham in 1684; but he was deprived of his office in 1690 for refusing to take the oath of allegiance to William III. He died in Paris in 1703. See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Greenville, (RICHARD.) See TEMPLE, EARL.

Greenville, (RICHARD.) a brave English officer, born in the West of England about 1540, was a relative of Sir Walter Raleigh. He was elected to Parliament for Cornwall in 1571. As vice-admiral of a squadron, he sailed in 1591 to intercept some Spanish merchantvessels. These being strongly escorted, an obstinate struggle took place, which resulted in the defeat of the English. Sir Richard, though severely wounded, refused to surrender until his men accepted the offers of quarter. to surrender until his men accepted the offers of quarter. He was taken on board a Spanish ship, but, though kindly treated, soon after died of his wounds, (1588.)

See HAKLUYT, "Voyages," vol. iii.: "Biographia Britannica;" CAMPBELL, "Lives of British Admirals."

Green'wood, (Francis William Pitt.) an American Unitarian minister, born in Boston in 1797, graduated at Harvard in 1814. He became pastor of King's Chapel, in Boston, in 1824. He contributed to the "North American Review," and published sermons, essays, etc. Died in 1843.

Greenwood, (Grace.) See Lippincott, (Sarah J.) Greg'an, (John Edgar,) a noted Scottish architect, born in 1813. His principal works are in Manchester born in 1813. His principal works are in Manchester and its vicinity, and include the bank of Sir Benjamin Heywood, a number of churches, warehouses, and private dwellings. Gregan was a Fellow of the Institute of British Architects. Died in 1855.

Gregg, (DAVID M.,) an American general of cavalry, born in Pennsylvania, graduated at West Point in 1855. He commanded a division of cavalry under General Chevidan in a rid account Lege arms in May 1864, and

Sheridan in a raid around Lee's army in May, 1864, and at the battles of Meadow Bridge and Trevilian Station, in June of that year. He directed the cavalry of the army of the Potomac from August, 1864, to February,

Gregg, (JOHN,) an American general, born about 1828. He became a brigadier-general of the Confederate army,

and was killed at Petersburg, Virginia, in October, 1864.

Gregg, (Max'cy,) an American general, born in South
Carolina about 1814, was a lawyer before the civil war.
He was killed at Fredericksburg, fighting against the Union, in December, 1862.

Grégoire, the French of GREGORY, which see

Grégoire, gra'gwar', (Henri,) a French ecclesiastic and eminent writer, born near Lunéville in 1750. He was elected by the clergy to the States-General in 1789. In 1792 he was chosen Bishop of Blois under the civil constitution, and a member of the Convention, in which he took a prominent part in the abolition of royalty and negro slavery, (1794.) The Jacobins accused him of a design to "Christianize the Revolution." He was chosen one of the legislative body about the end of 1799, and a senator in 1801. He was one of the founders and members of the Institute, and corresponded with many savants among foreign nations. His election as deputy in 1819 caused great excitement, and was nullified by the royalist majority. Among his principal works is a "History of Religious Sects," (1810.) Died in 1831.

See CARNOT, "Notice historique," prefixed to the "Mémoires ecclésiastiques, politiques," etc. of Grégoire, 2 vols., 1837; J. Lavadd, "Notice sur H. Grégoire," 1819; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" C. KRUEGER, "H. Grégoire, Bischof von Blois," 1838; "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1822.

Grégoire, (Pierre,) [Lat. Grego'rius Tolosa'nus,] a French jurist, born at Toulouse about 1540, became professor of civil law at Pont-à-Mousson. He published several legal works in Latin. Died about 1597.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Grégoire de Nazianze. See Gregory Nazianzen. Grégoire de Nysse. See Gregory of Nyssa. Grégoire le Grand. See Gregory (Роре) I.

Gregor, the German for Gregory, which see. Greg'o-ras Ni-ceph'o-rus, [Gr. Νικηφόρος ὁ Γρηγό-ρας,] a Byzantine historian and mathematician, born about $\rho o g$, a syzantine historian and mathematician, both about 1295, was the author of a "History of Constantinople from 1204 to 1359." The principal part of it was published, with a Latin translation, in 1562. He wrote many other works. He proposed a method for reforming the calendar, which was adopted about three hundred years

later by Gregory XIII. Died about 1360.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Boivin, "Vita Nicephori Gregoræ," in an edition of his History, Paris, 2 vols., 1702.

Gregorio, grà-go're-o, sometimes written Gregori, (CARLO,) an Italian engraver, born at Florence in 1719; died in 1759.

His son Ferdinando (1740-1800) was a skilful engraver, and worked at Florence.

Gregorio, (MAURISIO,) a Sicilian theologian and writer, born at Camerata in 1575; died in 1651.
Gregorio, (ROSARIO,) an Italian antiquary and his-

torian, born in 1753, became canon of a church at Palermo, and professor of law. Among his works are an "Introduction to the Study of the Public Law of Sicily," (1794,) and "Discourses on the History of Sicily." Died in 1809.

Gregorio il Grande. See Gregory (POPE) I. Gregorius, the Latin of GREGORY, which see.

Gre-go'rĭ-us, (Publius,) an Italian scholar, surnamed Tipher'nus, born in Umbria, translated into Latin the last seven books of Strabo. Died in 1469.
Gregorius Ariminensis. See Gregory of Rimini.

Gregorius Florentius. See GREGORY OF TOURS.

Gregorius Magnus. See GREGORY (POPE) I. Gregorius Nazianzenus. See Gregory Nazianzen. Gregorius Nyssenus. See Gregory of Nyssa. Gre-go'rĭ-us Par'dus, called also Gregory of Cor-

inth, an Archbishop of Corinth in the twelfth century, was the author of a work on Dialects.

See "Biographie Universelle."

See "Biographie Universelle."

Gregorius Tolosanus. See Grégoire, (Pierre.)

Gregorij or Gregorii, grà-go're-ee, (Giovanni GasParo.) an Italian writer, born in 1769, became president
of the imperial court in Rome in 1811. Died in 1846.

Greg'o-tÿ I, Pope, surnamed The Great, [Lat. GreGo'rius Mac'nus; Fr. Grégoire Le Grand, grà'gwār'
leh grôn; It. Gregorio Il. Grande, grà-go're-o èl
grân'dà,] was born about 550, of an illustrious Roman
family. He became prefect of Rome in 573. On the death
of Pelagius, in 590, he was elected pope, and in this station
showed great zeal in reforming the Church and propagating Christianity. Previous to his becoming pope, he
had induced Pelagius II. to send missionaries to England. His character was distinguished by many eminent land. His character was distinguished by many eminent virtues, much alloyed, however, by superstitious weakness. Among other inconsistencies, he is charged with having flattered infamous rulers to secure their protection to the Church. His principal works are a treatise "On the Sacerdotal Office," ("De Cura sacerdotali,") "Books of Morals," ("Moralium Libri,") and "Letters and Dialogues." Died in 604.

See Maimbourg, "Historier du Pontificat de Grégoire le Grand," 1686; Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Georg Pfahler, "Gregor der Grosse und seine Zeit," 2 vols., 1853; Fleury, "Histoire ecclésiastique;" G. Gradenigo, "S. Gregorius Magnus, etc. vindicatus," 1753; Denis de Sainte-Marthe, "Histoire de S. Grégoire le Grand," 1697.

Gregory II., POPE, was born in Rome, and succeeded Constantine in 715 A.D. When in 726 the emperor Leo forbade the worship of images, Gregory attempted to dissuade him from it. He convoked a council against the Iconoclasts, and one to forbid marriage to monks. It was during his rule that Boniface preached Christianity in Germany. Died in 731.

See UGHELLI, "Italia Sacra."

Gregory III., a native of Syria, was the successor of Gregory II. In 732 he passed a decree establishing the worship of images. In 740 he was involved in a dispute with Luitprand, King of the Lombards. Died in 741.

See Alletz, "Histoire des Papes," 1776.

Gregory IV., born at Rome, became pope on the death of Valentinus, in 827. Being called upon to adjust the quarrel between Louis le Débonnaire and his sons, he offended both parties and also the French bishops. He built a new town near Ostia as a defence against the Saracens, which he named Gregoriopolis. Died in 844. See ARTAUD DE MONTOR, "Histoire des souverains Pontifes."

Gregory V. was a native of Germany and a relative of Otho III. Through the influence of that emperor he became pope in 997. Soon after this, Crescentius, a man of wealth, assumed the title of consul, and drove the new pope from the city. He reject Labor Pickers. the new pope from the city. He raised John, Bishop of Piacenza, to the tiara; but the next year Otho and Gregory returned with an army, imprisoned John, and executed Crescentius. Died in 999.

See PLATINA, "Vitæ Summorum Pontificum."

See PLATINA, "VIEW Summorum Foruncum.

Gregory VI. was a native of Rome, and succeeded Benedict IX. in 1044. In 1046 the emperor Henry III., in a council at Sutri, deposed the three popes Benedict, Sylvester III., and Gregory, and elected Clement II., upon which Gregory retired to a monastery, where he died in 1047.

died in 1047.

Gregory VII. (or Hil'de-brand) was born near
Soana, in Tuscany, about 1015. On the death of Alexander 11., in 1073, ne was elected his successor. He now set about reforming the Church, especially with regard to simony, which was very prevalent. He resolved to take away from secular princes the right of disposing of sees within their dominions. With this view, he sent legates to Henry IV. of Germany, one of the most guilty in this respect. His admonitions having no effect, he next away from secular princes the right of disposing of sees within their dominions. With this view, he sent legates to Henry IV. of Germany, one of the most guilty in this respect. His admonitions having no effect, he next assembled a council at Rome in 1074, in which persons guilty of simony were anathematized, and it was decreed that no one should be admitted to holy orders unless

he had taken a vow of celibacy. He summoned another council in 1075, in which kings were forbidden, under pain of excommunication, to give the investiture of sees and abbeys. Henry IV., without regarding Gregory's decrees, and indignant at his assumptions, assembled a diet at Worms and deposed him; whereupon Gregory solemnly excommunicated the emperor in a council at the Lateran palace, and declared his subjects released from their allegiance. This act of Gregory was the boldest assumption of power hitherto exercised by any pontiff. After Henry had endured a most humiliating penance, a reconciliation was effected between them which however was not leating. Gregory at least them them, which, however, was not lasting. Gregory at length retired to Salerno, where he died in 1085. He appears to have been sincere in his efforts to reform the Church, but to have allowed his ambition to get the mastery of him, and aimed to make all powers subordinate to the papal see.

See Spittler, "Geschichte der Hierarchie von Gregor VII.;"
GRIESLEY, "Life and Pontificate of Gregory VII.," 1829; RANKE,
"History of the Popes," Platina, "Vitæ Summorum Pontificum;"
J. Voict, "Hildebrand als Papst Gregor VII.," 201s, 1813; French
version of the same, Paris, 1837; John W. Bowden, "Life and
Pontificate of Gregory VII.," 2 vols., 1840; G. Cassander, "Das
Zeitalter Hildebrands für und gegen ihn," 1842; "Fraser's Magazine" for November, 1866.

Gregory VIII., (ALBERTO di Mora,) born at Benevento, succeeded Urban III. in 1187. He survived but two months, and was followed by Clement III. He

must be distinguished from the anti-pope of the name of Bourdin, who also assumed the name of Gregory VIII.

Gregory IX. (Cardinal UGOLINO) was Bishop of Ostia, and a native of Anagni. He succeeded Honorius III. in 1227. Soon after his election, he insisted on Frederick II. of Germany engaging in a crusade, and, on his delay, immediately excommunicated him. The whole of this pontiff's rule was signalized by a struggle for su-premacy between Frederick and the Ghibelines on the one side, and the Guelphs, with the pope, on the other. Died in 1241.

See G. Vossius, "Gregorii Papæ Noni Gesta," 1686.

Gregory X., (TEBALDO Visconti,) born at Piacenza, succeeded Clement IV. in 1271. In 1274 he convoked a general council at Lyons, and effected a transient reconciliation between the Greek and Latin Churches. Among other reforms, the mode of electing popes by conclave was adopted. Died in 1276.

See P. M. Campi, "Vita Gregorii X.," Rome, 1665; Bonucci, "Istoria del Pontefice B. Gregorio X.," 1711.

Gregory XI., (Prerre Roger de Montroux—deh mon'troo',) a native of France, and son of the Count of Beaufort, was born about 1330. He succeeded Urban V. in 1370. In 1377 he transferred the papal see from Avignon, where it had been for nearly seventy years, back to Rome. Gregory was the first pope who condemned the doctrines of Wicliff. He was a man of great learning, and highly esteemed for his unblemished character. Died in 1378.

See Alletz, "Histoire des Papes," 1776.

Gregory XII., (ANGELO Cornaro,) a native of Ve-Gregory XII., (ANGELO Cornaro,) a native of Venice, born about 1325, was chosen successor to Innocent VII. in 1406. Owing to the schism which had divided the Western Church since 1379, he had a rival in the anti-pope Benedict XIII. In a council at Pisa in 1409, the sovereigns of Europe deposed both Gregory and Benedict, and elected Peter Philargi, a Greek. The other two, however, persisted in their claims, and the Western Church had three popes instead of one. The great Council of Constance again deposed them in 1415, and Gregory was appointed legate to the Marches of Ancona. Died in 1417. Died in 1417. Ancona.

See Alletz, "Histoire des Papes," 1776.

Gregory XIII., (Ugo Buoncompagni,) a native of Bologna, born in 1502, succeeded Pius V. in 1572. He was distinguished for his knowledge of civil and canon law, and his zeal in the cause of education. He endowed

Gregory XIV., (NICCOLÒ Sfondrato,) a native of Cremona, succeeded Urban VII. in 1590. He did much to promote the French league against Henry IV. of France, whom he excommunicated. Died in 1591.

Gregory XV., (ALESSANDRO Ludovisio,) a native of Bologna, born in 1554, succeeded Paul V. in 1621. He was of a mild and humane character, and exerted himself to put an end to the persecution of the Protestants in Valtellina. He founded the college De Propaganda Fide. He was the author of a "Letter to Shah

Abbâs, King of the Persians." Died in 1623.

See Ranke, "History of the Popes;" Alletz, "Histoire des Papes."

Gregory XVI., (MAURO Capellari,) born at Belluno in 1765. He was made a cardinal by Leo XII. in 1825, and soon after became prefect of the college De Propaganda Fide. He conducted the negotiation with the kingdom of Prussia under Pius VIII., and was elected pope in 1831. Died in 1846. He was succeeded by Pius IX.

See A. Manavit, "Notice historique sur Grégoire XVI," 1846; B. Wagner, "Papst Gregor XVI., sein Leben und sein Pontificat," 1846; Farrin, "Lo Stato Romano," translated into English by the Hon. W. E. Gladstone; Wiseman, "Recollections of the Last Four Popes."

Gregory of Agrigentum, a Greek theologian, born about 524. He visited Antioch, Constantinople, and Rome, and was appointed by the pope Bishop of Agrigentum, in Sicily. Died about 565.

Gregory of Antioch, a Greek ecclesiastic, who

about 594.

Gregory of Corinth. See Gregorius Pardus. Gregory of Nyssa, [Lat. Gregorius Nysse'nus; Fr. Grégoire de Nysse, grà'gwår' deh nèss,] Bishop of Nyssa, an eminent Greek Father, was born at Cæsarea, in Cappadocia, about 332 A.D., and was a brother of Basil the Great. He became bishop about 372, opposed Arianism, and was banished at the instigation of the Arians by Valens in 375 A.D. On the death of Valens (378 A.D.) he was restored to his see. He had a high reputation for learning and eloquence. He died about 398 A.D., and left many sermons, doctrinal treatises, orations, letters, etc., which have often been printed.

See Dupin, "Histoire des Auteurs ecclésiastiques;" J. Rupp, "Gregor's des Bischofs von Nyssa Leben," etc., 1834: VILLEMAIN, "Tableau de l'Eloquence chrétienne au quatrième Siècle;" Fabricuts, "Bibliotheca Graca;" S. P. Heyns, "Disputatio historicotheologica de Gregorio Nysseno," 1835.

Gregory of Rimini, [Lat. Grego'rius Ariminen'sis,] an Italian ecclesiastic, born at Rimini, became general of the order of Augustines at Montpellier. He

wrote several theological works. Died in 1358.

Gregory, [Lat. Grego'RIUS,] SAINT, first Patriarch of Armenia, born in 257 A.D., was of the royal Persian family of the Arsacidæ, and was surnamed THE ILLU-MINATOR, from his having converted Armenia to Chris-

See Gravina, "Vita e Miracoli di San Gregorio."

Gregory of Saint Vincent. See Saint Vincent. Gregory THE THAUMATURGIST, [Lat. GREGO'RIUS THAUMATUR'GUS; Gr. Γρηγόριος ὁ Θανματουργός; Fr. Grégoire THAUMATURGE, gra'gwar' tō'mā'tūrzh',] one of the early Christian theologians, born in Cappadocia in the third century, was a disciple of Origen. He owed his surname to his reputation for working miracles. became Bishop of Neo-Cæsarea in 240 A.D. He was the author of a "Eulogy on Origen," "Symbol of the Faith," and other works. Died about 270.

and other works. Died about 270.

See PALLAVICINI, "Vita Gregorii Thaumaturgi," Rome, 1644; FLEURY, "Histoire ecclésiastique;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Grego'rius,] one of the earliest French historians, born at Auvergne in 544 A.D., was appointed Bishop of Tours. His principal work, entitled "Historia Francorum," is a history of France from the establishment of Christianity ill 595 A.D. Being persecuted for denouncing the crimes of the French sovereigns Chilpéric and Frédégonde, he retired to Rome, where he died in 595.

See Dupin, "Bibliothèque des Auteurs ecclésiastiques;" J. W. LOEBELL, "Gregor von Tours und seine Zeit," 1839; "Gallia Christiana," tome xiv.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Greg'o-rỹ, (David,) a Scottish philosopher, born about 1627, was the brother of James, who invented the reflecting telescope, and was the ancestor of several great mathematicians. He was himself remarkable for his skill in medicine, philosophy, etc. His three sons, David, James, and Charles, were at the same time mathematical professors in three universities.

Gregory, (DAVID,) son of the preceding, born at Aberdeen in 1661, was a skilful mathematician, and one of the most eminent members of this remarkable family. At the age of twenty-three he succeeded his uncle James as professor of mathematics in the University of Edinburgh. He has the credit of being one of the first who taught the Newtonian philosophy in his public lecwho taught the Newtonian philosophy in his public lectures. He published, from 1684 to 1703, several works on astronomy and geometry. In 1691 he obtained the Savilian professorship of astronomy at Oxford. He afterwards wrote "Elements of Spherical Dioptrics and Catoptrics," and "Elements of Physical and Geometrical Astronomy," (1702,) the latter of which is his most important work. Professor Hutton says, "It was esteemed by Newton himself are most availant explanation and by Newton himself as a most excellent explanation and defence of his philosophy." Died in 1708. His brother James was chosen professor of mathematics in Edinburgh in 1791. Another brother, Charles, occupied the chair of mathematics at Saint Andrew's from 1707 to 1739, when he was succeeded by his son David.

See HUTTON, "Mathematical Dictionary;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

graphical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gregory, (Duncan Farquharson,) a British mathematician, born in 1814, was the son of James Gregory, M.D., (1753–1821,) and a descendant of the first James, noticed below. He was a Fellow and sub-lecturer of Trinity College, Cambridge, and principal contributor to the Cambridge "Mathematical Journal." In 1841 he published an excellent work on the "Differential and Integral Calculus." Died in 1844.

Gregory, (EDMUND,) an English writer, published a "Historical Anatomy of Christian Melancholy," (1646.) Died in 1650.

Died in 1650.

Gregory, (GEORGE,) D.D., an English author, born in 1754, was curate of Saint Giles, London, from 1782 to 1804. He published a "History of the Christian Church," (2 vols., 1794.) a "Dictionary of Arts and Sciences," and other works on various subjects. Died in 1808.

Gregory, (JAMES.) a celebrated Scottish geometer, born at Aberdeen in 1638, was the most eminent individual in a family which during several successive generations has been distinguished for profound attainments in

tions has been distinguished for profound attainments in the exact sciences. After leaving the university he devoted his talents to optics, and, at the age of twenty-four, voted his talents to optics, and, at the age of twenty-four, invented the reflecting telescope which bears his name, and which he described in a treatise entitled "Optica Promota." About 1665 he visited Italy, where he passed several years and published a work on the "Quadrature of the Circle and Hyperbola," (1667.) These works procured for him the friendship of Newton, Huyghens, and other eminent philosophers. On his return to England, in 1668, he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society, and professor of mathematics at Saint Andrew's. In 1674 he obtained the same chair in the University of Edinburgh, where he died suddenly in October, 1675, the the of thirt six Charles Hutton consequents. at the age of thirty-six. Charles Hutton expressed the opinion that "his mathematical genius as an inventor was of the first order." The list of his inventions comprises, besides the Gregorian telescope, burning mirrors, the solution of the Keplerian problem, a method for the transformation of curves, a converging series for making logarithms, etc. He wrote, besides the works above named, a "Part of Universal Geometry," and "Geometrical Essays." He left one son, James, born in 1674, who became professor of medicine at Aberdeen and was the father of John Gregory, M.D., noticed below. It is said that sixteen members of this family have held professorships in British colleges and schools.

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" "Biographia Britannica;" Hutton, "Mathematical Dictionary;" Chambers, 'Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gregory, (JAMES,) M.D., a Scottish physician, born at

Aberdeen in 1753, was the son of John Gregory, M.D., noticed below. He attained eminence as a professor of medicine in Edinburgh, and published a "General View

of Theoretical Medicine," ("Conspectus Medicinæ Theoreticæ,") and other professional works. Died in 1821. See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gregory, (John.) an English minister and historical writer, born in Buckinghamshire in 1607. His various works were published under the title of "Gregorii Posthuma," with a Life of the author by John Gurgany, (1st part, 1649.) Died in 1646.

Gregory, (JOHN.) M.D., a grandson of James Gregory the eminent geometer, was born at Aberdeen in 1724. He became successively professor of philosophy and medicine at Aberdeen, and in 1766 was appointed professor of the practice of physic in Edinburgh. His prin-"A Comparative View of the State and Faculties of Man with those of the Animal World," and "A Father's Legacy to his Daughters." Died in 1773.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gregory, (OLINTHUS GILBERT,) LL.D., a distinguished mathematician and philosopher, born in Huntingdonshire, England, in 1774. His "Treatise on the Use of the Sliding Rule" procured for him the notice of Dr. Hutton, to whom in 1800 he dedicated his "Treatise on Astronomy." Soon after this he became editor of the "Gentleman's Diary" and the "Pantalogia." He was appointed a mathematical master in the Royal Military Academy, Woolwich in 1802 and on the resignawas appointed a mathematical master in the Royal Military Academy, Woolwich, in 1802, and, on the resignation of Dr. Hutton, succeeded him as professor of mathematics in that institution. Among his other writings are "A Treatise on Mechanics," "Plane and Spherical Trigonometry," "Lessons Astronomical and Philosophical," a "Memoir of John Mason Good," a "Dissertation on Weights and Measures," and "Evidences of Christianity," (1815.) Dr. Gregory was one of the twelve founders of the Royal Astronomical Society. As a man, he was greatly beloved and esteemed for his goodness of heart and eminent Christian virtues. Died in 1841.

Gregory. (WILLIAM.) a Scottish chemist and phy-

Gregory, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish chemist and physician of high reputation, born in Edinburgh about 1803, was the author of "Outlines of Chemistry," (1848,) and "Letters to a Candid Enquirer on Animal Magnetism," (1853.) He also translated Von Reichenbach's "Researches on Magnetism," and edited several of Liebig's works. He became professor of chemistry in the University of Edinburgh about 1844. Died in 1878.

works. He became professor of chemistry in the University of Edinburgh about 1844. Died in 1858.

Gregory the Great. See GreGory (Pope) I.

Greg'o-ry Naz-i-an'zen, [Lat. Grego'rius Nazian-ze'nus; Gr. Γρηγόρως Ναζιανζηνός; Fr. Grégoire De
Nazianze, gra'gwar' deh na'ze'ônz'; Ger. Gregor (or
Gregorius, gra-go're-us) von Nazianz, gra-gōr' fon
nat-se-ants',] a celebrated Greek Father, surnamed the nat-se-ants', Ja celebrated Greek Father, surnamed THE THEOLOGIAN, was born near Nazianzus about 328 A.D. He studied successively at Cæsarea, Alexandria, and Athens, where he formed an intimacy with Saint Basil. He was afterwards associated with his father in the bishopric of Nazianzus, where he was distinguished for his pulpit eloquence and by the poetical graces and the mild conciliatory spirit of his compositions. During the Arian persecution under Valens, he repaired to Constantinople, where he took charge of a private chapel; but tinople, where he took charge of a private chapel; but, having incurred the enmity of zealots and courtiers by his mildness and his simple style of living, he resigned his office. His farewell sermon on this occasion is an admirable specimen of pulpit eloquence, full of dignity and pathos. Having previously visited Cæsarea and delivered the funeral oration of his friend Basil, he retired to his native place, where he devoted himself for the remainder of his life to his religious duties and the composition of his poems. A collection of these was published at Venice in 1504. He also wrote numerous orations and epistles, which have gone through several editions. "Gregorius," says Dupin, "deserves to be classed with the most perfect orators of Greece," excelling his contemporaries "in the nobleness of his expressions the heavy to his reasonings and the publishing of

Ing ans contemporaries. In the nobleness of his expressions, the beauty of his reasonings, and the sublimity of his thoughts." Died in 389 A.D.

See VILLEMAIN, "Tableau de l'Éloquence chrétienne au quatrième Siècle;" ULLMANN, "Gregorius von Nazianz," 1825; Godefrov Hermant, "Vie de S. Grégoire de Nazianze," 1675; Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" SOCRATES, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" CAVE, "Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Historia Literaria;" "Westminster Review" for October, 1851.

Greif. See Gryphius.

Greiff, grif, (Friedrich,) a German chemist, born at Tübingen in 1601; died in 1668.

Greig, grig, ? (Samuel Carlovitch,) a Scottish admiral, who entered the Russian service in 1764 and accompanied Count Orlof in his expedition against the Turks. He was made commandant of Cronstadt in 1775, and admiral in 1782. Died in 1788. A monument was erected to him at Revel by the empress Catherine.

See Count Ségur, "Mémoires;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Grel-let', (Stephen,) a minister of the Society of Friends or Quakers, born in France in 1773, was originally a Roman Catholic. He entered the body-guard of Louis XVI. about 1790, and emigrated to New York in 1795. He was converted to the principles of the Friends about 1796, and became a preacher, in which capacity he travelled extensively. He resided in the latter part of his life at Burlington, New Jersey, where he died in 1855.

See "Memoirs of the Life of Stephen Grellet," edited by В. See-вонм, 2 vols., 1860.

Gren, gren, (Friedrich Albrecht Karl,) a German chemist and writer, born at Bernburg in 1760; died at Halle in 1798.

Grenade, de, (Louis.) See Granada.
Grenan, greh-nôn', (Bénione,) a Latin poet, born at Noyers, in Burgundy, about 1680, was professor of rhetoric at Paris. His style is said to be pure and animated. He translated Boileau's tenth and eleventh Satires into Latin. Died in 1723.

See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Gren'fell, (PAS'COE,) M.P., an English opponent of the slave-trade, born in 1762. He was a coadjutor of Wilberforce, and spoke in the House of Commons against the slave-trade. Died in 1838.

Grenier, greh-ne-å', (JACQUES RAYMOND,) a French hydrographer and naval officer, born in 1736, sailed in

1767 to explore the seas bordering on the coast of Coromandel and the adjacent islands. He published, after his return, a number of valuable charts, and "The Art of Naval Warfare," etc., (1787.) Died in 1803.

See "Archives de la Marine," etc.

Grenier, (Jean.) Baron, a French jurist, born in Auvergne in 1753, published a "Treatise on Donations and Wills," (1807.) and other works. Died in 1841.

Grenier, (Paul.) Count, a French general of division, born at Sarre-Louis in 1768; died in 1827.

Gren'ville, (Hon. GEORGE,) a distinguished English statesman, born in 1712, was a younger brother of Richard, Earl Temple, and brother-in-law of William Pitt the ard, Earl Temple, and brother-in-law of William Pitt the elder. He became ministerial leader of the Commons in 1762, having been treasurer of the navy for some years previous. He had mostly acted with the Whigs. While advocating a tax on cider, he called on his opponents to say where they would have a tax laid: "Let them tell me where; I repeat it, sir, tell me where." Pitt, who was then in the Opposition, raised a general laugh against him by murmuring the line of a well-known song,

"Gentle shepherd, tell me where."

In 1763 the prime minister, Lord Bute, resigned, and Grenville succeeded him as first lord of the treasury and chancellor of the exchequer. "We are inclined to think," says Macaulay, "that the worst administration which has governed England since the Revolution was that of George Grenville. His public acts may be classed under two heads,—outrages on the liberty of the people, and outrages on the dignity of the crown." Among the former was the famous Stamp Act of 1765. The king hated Grenville, and at last got rid of him in July, 1765, when the Marquis of Rockingham became premier. He died in 1770, leaving three sons, one of whom was Thomas, Lord Grenville.

See Smith, "Grenville Papers;" Lord Mahon, "History of England;" Macaulay, article on the "Earl of Chatham," in the "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1844.

Grenville, (GEORGE NUGENT.) See NUGENT.
Grenville, (RICHARD.) See TEMPLE, (EARL.)
Grenville, (THOMAS,) born in 1755, was a son of
George Grenville, noticed above. He was employed in

important missions to the United States, France, and Prussia, and after the death of Fox became first lord of the admiralty. This post he resigned in 1807, because the new ministry was hostile to Catholic emancipation. He died in 1846, having bequeathed to the British Museum his magnificent library, consisting of more than 20,000 volumes.

Grenville, (WILLIAM WYNDHAM GRENVILLE,)LORD, an able English statesman and orator, born in 1759, was the third son of George Grenville, noticed above. He was elected to Parliament in 1782, was appointed paymaster-general of the army in 1783, and was chosen Speaker of the Commons about 1789. In 1790 he was for foreign affairs in the ministry of Pitt. He retired from office with Pitt in 1801. In the Whig ministry formed by himself and Fox about February, 1806, he was first lord of the treasury (premier) for about one year. During several years after 1808, Lords Grenville and Grey were the leaders of the opposition; but the former did not support the Reform bills of Lord Grey. He wrote Latin poems, entitled "Nugæ Metricæ," ("Metrical Tries" 1824). For many years he was chancellor of the Latin poems, entitled "Nugæ Metrica," ("Metrical Infles," 1824.) For many years he was chancellor of the University of Oxford. His wife was Anne Pitt, daughter of Lord Camelford. He died, without issue, in 1834.

See J. Smith, "Grenville Papers," 1852; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1820; Alison, "History of Europe."

Greppi, grep'pee, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian dramatist, born at Bologna in 1751. His works are numerous, and were popular at the time. Died in 1811.

See TIPALDO, "Biografia degli Italiani illustri," vol. viii.

Gresh'am, (Sir Thomas,) a wealthy English merchant, born in London in 1519. He was employed by Queen Elizabeth as her agent at Antwerp, and was also sent on several diplomatic missions. About 1566 he built at his own expense the Royal Exchange, London, the first edifice of the kind in England. He founded in London, in 1575, the college called by his name. Died

in 1579.
See "Life of Sir Thomas Gresham," London, 1845; WARD, "Lives of the Gresham Professors."

French painter, born

Gresley, gR4'le', (GABRIEL,) a French painter, born at L'Isle-sur-le-Doubs about 1710. He excelled especially in domestic scenes. Died in 1756.

Gres'ley, (WILLIAM,) a popular English writer, born

about 1800. Among his works (published 1835–51) are "Bernard Leslie," a novel, "Coniston Hall," "Forest of Arden," and "Help to Prayer." He died in 1876 Greslon, gra½'lòn', (ADRIEN,) a French Jesuit, born at Périgueux in 1618. He visited China in 1657, and published, after his return, a "History of China under the Rule of the Tartars," (1661.) Died in 1697.

Gresset, grasa, (Jean Baptiste Louis,) a celebrated French poet and dramatist, born at Amiens in brated French poet and dramatist, born at Amiens in 1709. He entered the order of Jesuits, and, at the age of twenty-four, produced a comic poem called "Vert." which had great success, and is one of the most witty and ingenious specimens of persiflage in the language. It has been translated into English by T. G. Cooper. About 1735 he ceased to be a Jesuit, and removed to Paris. His "Epistle to my Sister on my Convalescence" is greatly admired. He wrote a very successful comedy, called "Le Méchant," (1747.) and several tragedies. In 1748 he was admitted into the French Academy. Died in 1777. "After the lapse of a century," says De Pongerville, "Gresset has lost nothing of his high renown. He is considered one of the ornaments of our poetical firmament." ("Nouvelle Biographie Générale.")

See Bailly, "Eloge de Gresset," 1785; Sainte-Beuve, in the

See BAILLY, "Éloge de Gresset," 1785; SAINTE-BEUVE, in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," September, 1845; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" DE CAYROL, "Essai historique sur la Vie de Gresset," 2 vols., 1845.

Gressly, gress'lee, (Armand), a Swiss geologist, born near Laufen about 1813. He gained distinction by his researches in the geology of the Jura Mountains. Died near Berne in 1865.

Gres'well, (Edward), a learned English theologian,

born at Manchester in 1797. He became a Fellow of Corpus Christi College, Oxford. He published, besides other works, "Harmonia Evangelica," (1830,) and

"An Exposition of the Parables and other Parts of the Gospels," (5 vols., 1834-35.)

Gretch or Gretsch, grêtch, (Nikolai Ivanovitch,) a Russian *littérateur* and critic, born at Saint Petersburg in 1787. He was for a time editor of a political and patriotic journal, entitled "The Son of the Fatherland," and was afterwards associated with Boologarin (Bulgarin) and was afterwards associated with Boolgarin (Bulgarin) in editing "The Northern Bee." His principal work is a "History of Russian Literature," (1819–22.) He also published a valuable Russian Grammar, and a "Military Lexicon," in which he was assisted by his friend Baron von Seddeler.

See König, "N. Gretch und die Russische Literatur," 1846.

Grétry, grà'tre', (André Ernest Modeste,) a celebrated opera-composer, born at Liege in 1741. He visited Rome in 1759, having previously given proof of his genius by the composition of six symphonies and a mass. He became a pupil of the famous Martini. He afterwards repaired to Paris, where he brought out his comic opera of "Huron," (1769,) which met with brilliant success; it was followed in rapid succession by "The Speaking Picture," ("Le Tableau parlant,") "Sylvain," "Zémoire et Azor," "The Rose-Tree of Salency," ("La Rosière de Salency,") "Richard Cœur de Lion," and other comic operas, which raised his reputation to the highest point. Grétry was a member of the French Institute, and of the Academy of Music at Stockholm, and brated opera-composer, born at Liege in 1741. He visited stitute, and of the Academy of Music at Stockholm, and obtained various other distinctions. He died in 1813,

and a monument, by Geefs, was crected to him at Liege,
See Le Breton, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de Grétry,"
1814; "Grétry en Famille," etc., by A. J. Grétry, his nephew,
1815; E. C. DE GERLACHE, "Essai sur Grétry," 1844; FÉTIS, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" F. van Hulst, "Grétry," 1842.

Gretser, grêt'ser, (JAKOB,) a distinguished German Jesuit and philologist, born at Markdorf, in Suabia, in Jesuit and philologist, born at Markdorf, in Suabia, in 1561. He wrote numerous works, among which is a treatise "On the Holy Cross," ("De Sancta Cruce," 1600.) Died at Ingolstadt in 1625.

See his Life prefixed to an edition of his Works, 17 vols. fol., 1734-41; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Niceron, "Memoires."

Greuze, gruz, (Jean Baptiste,) a distinguished French painter, born in Burgundy in 1726. He excelled in delineating domestic scenes of a touching and impressive character. Among his master-pieces may be named a "Father explaining the Bible to his Children," "Saint Mary in Egypt," ("Sainte-Marie Egyptienne,") "The Good Mother," a "Young Girl holding a Dove," and "The Paternal Blessing." Died in 1805.

See Mérimée, "De la Peinture à l'Huile;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Greve or Greeve, gra'veh or Hra'veh, (EGBERT JAN,) a Dutch theologian and Orientalist, born at Devof the Book of Job," (in Latin.) Died in 1811.

Greve, van, van gra'veh, (JAN.) a Dutch Arminian theologian, born about 1580. He wrote "Tribunal Reformatum"

Greve, van, (PIETER,) a Dutch jurist, born at Deven-

ter in 1641; died in 1677.

Grev'ille or Grev'ile, (Sir Fulke,) Lord Brooke, an English poet and miscellaneous writer, born in Warwickshire in 1554, was distinguished by the favour of Queen Elizabeth, who made him a knight. He was appointed by King James I. under-treasurer and chancellor of the exchequer in 1615, and obtained from that monarch the castle of Warwick (then in the castle of Warwick). which he repaired at vast expense. He was created a peer, with the title of Baron Brooke, in 1620. He was mortally wounded, in a quarrel with an old servant, in 1628. Lord Brooke was the intimate friend of Sir Philip Sidney, of whom he published a biography. He also wrote a number of poems and tragedies.

See Horace Walpole, "Royal and Noble Authors;" "Biographia Britannica."

Greville, (ROBERT,) born in 1608, was a cousin of the preceding, whose title he inherited. He fought in the Parliamentary army, and was killed at the battle of Lichfield in 1643. Among his principal works are a "Discourse opening the Nature of the Episcopacy exercised in England," (1641,) and "The Nature of Truth." See Lodge's "Portraits." Greville, (ROBERT KAYE,) a British botanist, born in the county of Durham about 1794. He published, besides other works, "Flora Edinensis: Plants of Edinburgh," (1824,) and "The Scottish Cryptogamic Flora," (6 vols., 1822–28.) which was called by Loudon "a truly admirable work." Died in 1866.

Grévin, gráván, (Jacques.) a French poet, born at Clermont-en-Beauvoisis about 1540, was a Calvinist. He wrote dramas which had great success, and became physician to the Duchess of Savoy. Died in 1570.

Grévy. (FRANCOIS PAUL JULES.) a French states-Greville, (ROBERT KAYE,) a British botanist, born

Grévy, (FRANÇOIS PAUL JULES.) a French statesman, was born in the Jura 15th August, 1813. He became an advocate in Paris, and took a prominent part, as a Radical, in the revolutions of 1830 and 1848. After the coup d'état he settled down for some years to his practice at the bar. He was several times elected to the National Assembly, of which he was chosen President in 1871. He was elected President of the Chamber of Deputies in 1876, and President of the French Republic in January, 1879, for a term of seven years.

Grew, (NEHEMIAH,) an English naturalist, son of Obadiah, noticed below, was born at Coventry about 1628. He published, among other works, "The Anatomy of Vegetables," (1682,) and "Idea of a Philosophical History of Plants." Died in 1711.

Grew, (OBADIAH.) an English Puritan divine, born in Warwickshire in 1607. He joined the party of the Parliament on the breaking out of the civil war, but he opposed the execution of the king. Died in 1698.

Grey, (CHARLES,) second EARL, an eminent English statesman and champion of parliamentary reform, was the eldest son of the first Earl Grey. He was born at Fallowden, near Alnwick, in March, 1764, and educated at Cambridge. Entering Parliament in 1786, as member for Northumberland, he became a constant supporter of the Whig party and a warm personal friend of Fox.

When the Whig party was disorganized by hostility to the French Revolution, Fox and Grey remained constant to their principles, and were the leaders of the opposition. Mr. Grey was one of the founders of the "Society of the Friends of the People," a political association formed in 1792 to promote reform in Parliament. the stormy and critical times which followed, when the more timid Whigs deserted to the dominant party, when liberal principles were stigmatized as Jacobinical, when the coercive policy of Pitt was supported by large majorities, Mr. Grey did not falter in his devotion to the popular cause. In 1793 he presented a petition for a change in the system of representation, and advocated it in an impressive speech. In 1797 he again made an unsuccessful effort for reform in the House of Commons. On the formation of the Whig ministry of Fox and Grenville, in 1806, Mr. Grey, who had recently received the title of Lord Howick, was appointed first lord of the admiralty. At the death of Fox, September, 1806, Lord Howick succeeded him as secretary of foreign affairs and leader in the House of Commons. most memorable act of this brief ministry was the most memorable act of this brief ministry was the abolition of the slave-trade, which he cordially supported. The Whig cabinet was dissolved in March, 1807. In the same year, Lord Howick, at the death of his father, became Earl Grey, and a member of the House of Lords. In 1812 the prince-regent solicited Lords Grey and Grenville to accept places in his Tory cabinet, but they declined thus to scriffice their concabinet; but they declined thus to sacrifice their consistency and principles, and continued to be the opposition leaders in the House of Lords. In 1829 Lord Grey concurred in the passage of the Catholic Emancipation Bill, which had long been a fundamental point in his political cred

his political creed.

The cause of Reform in 1830 received a new impulse by the accession of William IV., and the second French revolution. Wellington was compelled to resign, and Earl Grey became premier, adopting for his policy peace, retrenchment, and reform. The first Reform bill having been defeated in 1831, the ministers dissolved Parliament and appealed to the people, who returned to the new House a large majority of Liberals. A second bill passed the House of Commons, but was lost in the 1766.

Upper House. The measure finally triumphed in June, 1832. The Reformed Parliament, which met in 1833, abolished colonial slavery and the monopoly of the East India Company. In consequence of dissensions in the cabinet, Lord Grey resigned in July, 1833. He died in 1845. He had married in 1784 Mary E. Ponsonby, and left eight sons, the eldest of whom is the third Earl Grey. See Roebuck, "History of the Whig Party of 1830;" HARRIET MARTINEAU, "History of Thirty Years' Peace."

Grey, (Sir George,) born in Ireland, travelled in Australia in 1837, and published, after his return to England, "Journals of Two Expeditions in Northwest and Western Australia." He was successively appointed Lieutenant-Governor of Southern Australia, Governor of New Zealand, (1846,) and Governor of the Cape of Good Hope, (1854.) He wrote a treatise "On Polynesian Mythology, and the Traditional History of the New Zealand Race," (1855.)

Grey, (Right Hon. Sir George,) G.C.B., a British

statesman, born at Gibraltar in 1799, was a nephew of the second Earl Grey. He graduated with honour as a classical scholar at Oxford, and was called to the bar about 1826. In 1832 he was elected to Parliament by the Whigs of Devonport. He was appointed judge-advocate general in 1839, and entered the cabinet of Lord John Russell as home secretary in 1846. Having retired with his party in 1852, he was appointed to the same office by Palmerston in 1855, and resigned in 1858 when Lord Derby became premier. In July, 1861, he again obtained the office of home secretary, which he resigned in June, 1866. Died in 1882.

Grey, (Henry George,) third Earl, the eldest son of Charles, the second Earl Grey, was born in December, 1802. He was appointed under-secretary of state for the colonies in 1830, and resigned in 1832.

for the colonies in 1830, and resigned in 1833. From May, 1835, to August, 1841, he was secretary at war under Lord Melbourne. He became an able parliamentary debater. He succeeded to the earldom in 1845, before which he was styled Lord Howick. In 1846 he was appointed colonial secretary by Lord John Russell. He retired from office on the defeat of the Whig ministry in 1852. He has written "Colonial Policy of Lord Russeli's Administration" (1853,) and an "Essay on Parliamentary Government as to Reform." He has entered little into public life of later years, but has on more than one occasion effectively criticized the policy of the government of the day.

Grey, (Lady JANE,) daughter of Henry Grey, Marquis of Dorset, and Frances Brandon, granddaughter of Henry VII., was born in 1537. She early manifested extraordinary talents and a passionate love of learning, and, according to her tutor, Roger Ascham, spoke and wrote Latin, Greek, French, and Italian with the greatest ease. She was married in 1553 to Lord Guilford Dudley, son of the Duke of Northumberland. The latter, in concert with Lady Jane's father, then Duke of Suffolk, prevailed upon Edward VI. to settle the crown upon Lady Jane Grey, to the exclusion of his sisters Mary and Elizabeth. The crown being offered to her after the death of Edward, she at first refused, but at length yielded to the authority of her father and the solicita-tions of her husband. Ten days later, the people having tions of her husband. Ten days later, the people having declared for Mary, Lady Jane and her husband were sent to the Tower, and, after an imprisonment of several months, were executed in February, 1554.

See Hume, "History of England;" SIR N. H. NICOLAS, "Memoirs and Literary Remains of Lady Jane Grey," 1825; D. W. BARTLETT, "Life of Lady Jane Grey," 1853; GEORGE HOWARD, "Lady Jane Grey and her Times."

Grey or Gray, (NICHOLAS,) born in London in 1590,

Grey or Gray, (NICHOLAS,) born in London in 1500, became head-master of Eton in 1631. He was the author of a Latin-and-English Dictionary. Died in 1660.
Grey, (RICHARD,) an English clergyman, born at Newcastle in 1694, became rector of Kincote and prebendary of Saint Paul's. He published, besides other works, "The Art of Memory," ("Mcmoria Technica," 1730.) Died in 1771.
Grey, (ZACHARY,) an English divine, born in Yorkshire in 1687, became vicar of Saint Peter's, Cambridge. He edited Butler's "Hudibras," (1744.) and published several theological and controversial works. Died in 1766.

Grey, de. See DE GREY AND RIPON.

Gribaldi, gre-bâl'dee, (MATTEO,) a learned Italian jurist and legal writer, born in Piedmont, was successively professor of law at Pisa, Toulouse, and Padua. About 1550 lie became a Protestant. Died in 1564.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Gribeauval, gre'bō'vắl', (Jean Baptiste Vaquette -vắ'kêt',) a distinguished French general and military engineer, was born at Amiens in 1715. He entered the Austrian army in 1757, and rendered very important services to Maria Theresa during the Seven Years' war. Among these the defence of Schweidnitz, in 1762, against Frederick the Great, deserves especial mention. He was made lieutenant-general in 1765. Died in 1789.

See GAUCHER DE PASSAC, "Précis sur M. de Gribeauval," 1816.

Griboyedof, Griboyedov, or Gribojedow, gre-bo-yā'dof, (Alexander Sergievitch,) a celebrated Russian poet and dramatist, born at Moscow about 1795. Having served for a time in the army, he was sent as minister plenipotentiary to Persia in 1828. In February, 1829, the populace of Teherân, incensed against the Russian embassy, attacked their house and assassinated the minister together. minister, together with the Russians who were his companions. His principal work, entitled "The Misfortunes of Genius," ("Gore of Uma,") is the most popular comedy in the language, and is so universally admired that many of its sentences have become proverbs.

See E. MESTCHERSKI, "Les Poëtes Russes."

Grid'ley, (JEREMIAH,) an eminent American lawyer, born about 1705, became attorney-general of Massachusetts. He defended in 1761 the writs of assistance, which were obnoxious to the popular party. Died in 1767.

Gridley, (PhILO,) an American jurist, born in Paris, Oneida county, New York, in 1796, was elected a judge of the supreme court of New York in 1846. Died in 1864.

Gridley, (RICHARD,) GENERAL, a brother of Jeremiah, noticed above, was born in Boston in 1711. He served as engineer in the war against the French, and became chief engineer of the American army in 1775. He was wounded at Bunker Hill in June of that year. Died in 1796.

Griebner, greep'ner, or Gribner, grip'ner, (MICHAEL HEINRICH,) a German jurist, born at Leipsic in 1682, was

professor of law at Wittenberg. Died in 1734. Griepenhielm. See FIGRELIUS.

Griepenkerl, gree'pen-kêrl', (ROBERT,) a Swiss littérateur, born at Hofwyl in 1810, wrote, besides other works, two tragedies, "The Girondists," and "Maximilian Robespierre."

Grier, greer, (ROBERT COOPER,) a distinguished American jurist, born in Cumberland county, Pennsylvania, in 1794. He graduated at Dickinson College, in which institution he is said to have acted as principal before he had reached the age of twenty-one. He afterwards studied law, and rose to be a justice of the supreme court of the United States, (1846.) He resigned in February, 1870, and died in September of the same year.

See LIVINGSTON'S "Portraits of Eminent Americans."

Grier'son, (Constantia,) an Irish lady, eminent for her talents and learning, born in the county of Kilkenny in 1706. She was an accomplished classical scholar, and was also well versed in philosophy and the exact sciences. She published valuable editions of Tacitus and Terence, and was the author of a number of poems. Died in 1733.

See Cibber's "Lives of the Poets."

Gries, greess, (Johann Dietrich,) a German poet and littérateur, born at Hamburg in 1775. His "Phaeton," a poem, published about 1798, led to his acquaintance with Schiller, who inserted it in the "Musenalmanach." He translated Tasso's "Jerusalem Delivered," and the "Orlando Furioso" of Ariosto, from the Italian, and Caldavas's dramas from the Spanish. Died in 1840.

"Orlando Furioso" of Ariosto, from the Italian, and Calderon's dramas from the Spanish. Died in 1842. Griesbach, greess'båk, (Johann Jakob,) a German theologian and celebrated biblical critic, born at Butzbach, Hesse-Darmstadt, in 1745. Having studied at Tübingen, Halle, and Leipsic, he devoted himself chiefly to the revision of the Greek text of the New Testament. He became professor of theology at Halle in 1773. In | Grif'fith, (Sir RICHARD JOHN,) a geologist, born in 1775 he published his excellent edition of the Greek | Dublin in 1784. He was a civil engineer in early life,

New Testament. The text established by him has been generally adopted. He was chosen professor of divinity in Jena in 1776. He published, in Latin, many critical works, among which is "Symbolæ Criticæ," etc., (1785-93;) and in German, an "Introduction to the Study of the Popular Christian Dogmas," ("Populare Dogmatik,") (1779,) which is his most celebrated work. Died in 1812.

See J. C. W. Augusti, "Ueber J. J. Griesbach's Verdienste," 1812; F. A. Köthe, "Gedächtnissrede auf J. J. Griesbach nebst einer Skizze seines Lebens," 1812; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Griesheim, von, fon greess'hīm, (KARL GUSTAV JULIUS,) a Prussian general, born at Berlin in 1798. He published several military works.
Griffen-feld or Griffenfeldt, (PETER SCHUHMA-

CHER,) COUNT OF, a Danish statesman, born at Copenhagen in 1635, rose, through various offices, to be president of the supreme tribunal and chancellor of the University of Copenhagen. His haughtiness and abuse of power having made him many enemies, he was charged in 1676 with treasonable negotiations with foreign courts, and was imprisoned twenty-seven years. Died in 1699.

See C. P. ROTHE, "Griffenfelds Liv og Levnet," 1745; GIES-SING, "Griffenfeld; en historisk Fremstilling," 1846.

Griffet, gre'fà', (Henri,) a learned French Jesuit, born at Moulins in 1698, wrote numerous theological and historical works. Died in 1771.

Griffet de la Beaume, gre'fà' deh lå bōm, (Antoine Gilbert,) a nephew of the preceding, born at Moulins in 1756, wrote, among other works, a comedy entitled "Galatea." Died in 1805.

Griffler griffeer, (JOHN), THE FLDER, an eminent

Griffier, griffeer, (John), The Elder, an eminent Dutch painter, born at Rotterdam in 1656. He resided for a time in London, where he died in 1718. Among his master-pieces are several views on the Rhine, and a "View of the Seven Castles," in Germany. His land-scapes rival in beauty those of Teniers and Ruysdael.

Griffier, (ROBERT,) THE YOUNGER, son of the preceding, was born in England in 1688. He was distinguished.

guished, like his father, for his exquisite landscapes and

river-views. Died about 1750.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Griffin or Griffon. See GRYPHON. Grif'fin, (CHARLES,) an American general, born in Ohio about 1826, graduated at West Point in 1847. He became a captain in the regular army early in 1861, and a brigadier-general of volunteers about April, 1862. He commanded a division at the battles of Gaines' Mill and Malvern Hill, July 1, 1862, and served under General Grant in his operations against Richmond in the summer of 1864. He commanded a corps at Five Forks, April 1, 1865. Died at Galveston in September, 1867.

Griffin, (Rev. EDMUND DORR,) an American Episcopalian divine, born at Wyoming, Pennsylvania, in 1804. He died in 1830, leaving "Literary Remains," which were published in 2 vols., with a Memoir by the Rev. John McVickar, (1831.)

See "North American Review" for January, 1832.

Griffin, (EDWARD DORR,) D.D., an American Presbyterian divine and eminent pulpit orator, born in East Haddam, Connecticut, in 1770, graduated at Yale in 1790. He was for some time professor of sacred rhetoric in the Theological Seminary at Andover, and in 1811 became pastor of the Park Street Church, Boston. It was here that he delivered his well-known "Park Street Lectures" on the doctrines of Calvinism. In 1815 he accepted the presidency of Williams College. Died in 1837. presidency of Williams College.

See Sprague, "Life of E. D. Griffin," 1839.

Grif'fin, (GERALD,) an Irish novelist, born at Limerick in 1803. He was the author of "Holland Tide, or Munster Popular Tales," (1827,) "The Collegians," and other works. Died in 1840.

Griffith, (ELIZABETH,) a writer of fiction, born in Wales in 1750, published conjointly with her husband, Richard Griffith, a popular work, entitled "Letters of Henry and Francis," (1756.) Mrs. Griffith also wrote a number of novels and comedies, and "The Morality of Shakespeare's Dramas Illustrated." Died in 1793.

Griffith (Sir RICHARD LONN) a greelegist born in

and became professor of geology in Dublin. About 1850 he was appointed chairman of the board of public works of Ireland. He published a Geological Map of Ireland.

Grif'fith, (WILLIAM,) M.D., an English naturalist, born in 1810. He went to India as a surgeon about 1832, and spent much time in exploring the botany of that region. He wrote several treatises for scientific journals, and made large collections of plants and ani-

Grif'fiths, (RALPH,) an English journalist, born in Shropshire about 1720, founded in 1749 the "Monthly Review" in London. Died in 1803.

Griffon. See GRYPHON.

Grignan, de, deh grên'yôn', (Françoise Marguerite de Sévigné—deh sa' vên'ya',) Comtesse, a French lady, distinguished for talents and beauty, born in 1648. She was a daughter of the celebrated Madame de Sévigné, who addressed to her the "Letters" so widely known and so generally admired. Madame de Grignan was the author of a "Summary of the System of Fénelon on the Love of God." Died in 1705.

See Saint-Simon, "Mémoires;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Grigoletti, gre-go-let'tee, (MICHELANGELO,) an Italian painter, born at Pordenone in 1801, became professor in the Academy of Venice in 1839. Among his works is a celebrated picture of "The Last Interview between the Foscari," (1838.)

Grijalva, de, då gre-hål'vå, (Juan,) a Spanish navigator, and the discoverer of Mexico, born at Cuellar. He sailed on a wayage of discovery in 1818, and arrived

He sailed on a voyage of discovery in 1518, and arrived first at the island of Cozumel, (called by him Santa Cruz,)

in the Bay of Yucatan. He gave to Mexico the name of New Spain.

See Prescott, "History of the Conquest of Mexico;" A. de Solis, "Historia de la Conquista de Mexico."

Grill, gril, (CLAUDIUS,) a learned Swede, born at

Stockholm in 1705, was one of the first members of the Academy of Sciences in his native city. Died in 1767.

Grillet, gre'y\(\frac{1}{2}\), (JEAN,) a French Jesuit, born about 1630, was one of the first missionaries to Guiana. He published, after his return, an account of Guiana, which

Grillet, gre'yà', (Jean Louis,) a historical writer, born in Savoy in 1756. He was one of the founders of the College of Carouge, near Geneva, which admitted Catholics, Protestants, and Jews without distinction. Died in 1812.

Grillo, grèl'lo, (Don Angelo,) a learned Genoese nobleman, born about 1550, was a friend of the poet Tasso, and was patronized by the popes Urban VIII. and Alexander VII. Died in 1629.

Grillparzer, gril'pârt-ser, (FRANZ.) a German dramatiet born in 1700 at Vienna, where he appears to base

atist, born in 1790 at Vienna, where he appears to have since resided. Among his best productions are "The Waves of the Sea and of Love," a tragedy founded on the story of Hero and Leander, and another, called "Sappho," which was translated into Italian.

See "Fraser's Magazine" for August, 1852.

Grimaldi, gre-mål'dee, (ANTONIO,) a Genoese admiral, of a noble family, captured several vessels from the Catalonians in 1332, but was defeated in 1353 by the Spanish and Venetian fleet under Niccolò Pisani.

Grimaldi, (CARLO,) surnamed THE GREAT, Prince of Monaco, was commander of the Genoese fleet against the Flemings in 1238. He was mostally wounded at the

the Flemings in 1338. He was mortally wounded at the

the Flemings in 1338. The was mortally wounded at the battle of Crécy, in 1346.

Grimaldi, (Constantino,) a Neapolitan jurist and philosopher, born in 1667. He is chiefly known from his controversy with Benedictis on the doctrine of Aristotle, and published an able defence of the Cartesian philosophy. Died in 1750.

Grimaldi, (Domenico,) a Genoese prelate, who, being appointed by the name commissary general of the galleys.

appointed by the pope commissary-general of the galleys of the Church, took an active part in the battle of Lepanto in 1571. He afterwards became Archbishop and Vice-Legate of Avignon. Died in 1592.

Grimaldi, (Domenico,) Marquis, an Italian writer

on rural and political economy, born at Seminara in

1735; died in 1805.

Grimaldi, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian architect, born in the kingdom of Naples about 1550. Among his best works are the church of Santa Maria degli Angeli, and the chapel of San Januario, at Naples.

Grimaldi, (Francesco,) a Neapolitan Jesuit and Latin poet, born about 1678; died in 1738.

Grimaldi (Francesco, Angelia) and Italian jurist

Grimaldi, (Francesco Antonio,) an Italian jurist and historian, born in Calabria in 1740, wrote "Annals of the Kingdom of Naples." Died in 1784.

Grimaldi, (Francesco Maria,) an Italian Jesuit and natural philosopher, born at Bologna in 1618 or 1619. He wrote a valuable work entitled "Physico-Mathesis de Lumine, Coloribus," etc., (1665,) being an account of his experiments and discoveries relating to the interference of rays of light. He is said to have been the discoverer of the diffraction of light. Find in 1665. of the diffraction of light. Died in 1663.

See Fabroni, "Vitæ Italorum doctrina excellentium;" Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Grimaldi, (Giovanni,) Prince of Monaco, a Genoese admiral, who signally defeated the Venetians in 1431.

Grimaldi, (Giovanni Francesco,) a celebrated Italian painter of landscapes and architectural pieces, surnamed IL BOLOGNESE, born at Bologna in 1606, was a pupil of the Caracci. He was employed by Louis XIV. and Cardinal Mazarin to paint in the Louvre, and was patronized by Pope Innocent X. Died in 1680.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Grimaldi, gre-mål'dee, (JOSEPH,) a celebrated comic actor, born in England in 1779. He performed the part of a clown with success in London. Died in 1837.

See "Memoirs of Joseph Grimaldi," edited by Boz.

Grimaldi, (Onorio,) Prince of Monaco, born in 1597, was created Duke of Valentinois by Louis XIII. of "Genealogica et historica Grimaldiæ Gentis Arbor," being a history of the Grimaldi family. Died in 1662.

Grimaldi, (RANIERI,) Prince of Monaco, a leader of the Guelph faction, entered the service of Philippe

le Bel in 1302, and rose to be admiral of France. gained a victory over the Flemish fleet in 1304, and took prisoner Guy de Namur, son of the Count of Flanders.

Grimaldo, de, dà gre-mâl'Do, (Don José Gutie-rez de Solorzano—goo-te-ā'rêth dà so-lor-thâ'no,) Marquis, a Spanish minister of state, born in Biscay in 1664. He was secretary of the marine and of war, and

Grimani, gre-ma'nee, (Antonio,) a Venetian noble-man, born in 1436. He was appointed in 1499 procurator of Saint Mark, and captain-general of the fleet sent against the Sultan Bayazeed, (Bajazet.) He was elected Doge of Venice in 1521. He died in 1523.

See Daru, "Histoire de Venise."

Grimani, gre-mâ'nee, (HUBERT,) a Dutch painter, sometimes called JACOBS, was born at Delft in 1599. He studied in Venice, and was a good colorist. Died in 1629.
Grimani, (MARINO,) became Doge of Venice in 1595.

Under his rule an expedition was fitted out against the

pirates of the Adriatic Sea. Died in 1605.

Grimani, (Pietro,) succeeded Ludovico Pisani as Doge of Venice in 1741. He died in 1752, and was succeeded by Francesco Loredano.

Grimarest, de, deh gre'må'rà', (Jean Léonor le Gallois—leh gå'lwà',) Sieur, a French littérateur, born in Paris, was noted for witticisms and anecdotes. He wrote, besides other works, a "Life of Molière," (1705.) Died in 1720.

Grimaud, de, deh gre'mō', (Jean Charles Margue-RITE GUILLAUME,) a French physician, born at Nantes in 1750, became professor in the Medical University of Montpellier. He wrote an "Essay on Irritability," and other valuable works. Died in 1789.

Grimauld. See Urban V

Grim'bâld, written also Grimbold and Grimoald, (Nicholas,) an English poet, was one of the first among his countrymen who wrote in blank verse. "As a writer of verses in rhyme," says Warton, "he yields to none of his contemporaries for a masterly choice of chaste expression and the concise elegancies of disletteres." expression and the concise elegancies of didactic versification." He was also the author of a Latin tragedy, entitled "John the Baptist," and made several translations from the Greek and Latin. Died about 1563.

See WARTON, "History of English Poetry."

Grimké, grim'ke, (FREDERICK,) an American judge, of Huguenot descent, born in Charleston, South Carolina, in 1791, removed to Ohio. He wrote "The Nature and Tendency of Free Institutions," (1848.) Died 1863.

Grimke, (THOMAS SMITH.) LL. D., an American jurist

and philanthropist, a brother of the preceding, was born in Charleston, South Carolina, in 1786. He graduated at Yale in 1807. He was widely known for his efforts in behalf of peace, religion, and education. A volume of his Addresses on these and other subjects was pub-

lished at New Haven in 1831. Died in 1834. Grimm, grim, (FRIEDRICH MELCHIOR,) BARON, a witty German writer, born at Ratisbon on the 25th of December, 1723. Having accompanied Count Schönberg to Paris, he became acquainted with Rousseau, Baron Holbach, and other celebrated persons, and attracted general admiration by his elegant accomplishments and conversational talent. When the war broke ments and conversational talent. When the war broke out in the musical world between the partisans of the French composer Rameau and the Italian musicians, Grimm espoused the cause of the latter. He was the head of the queen's party, called "Coin de la Reine" from their assembling in the pit under the queen's box, while the "Coin du Roi," the French party, took their station under the box of the king. About this time he published a spirited and witty satire, entitled "Le petit Prophète de Boemischbroda," (1753,) and soon after his "Lettres sur la Musique Française," in which he gained a complete victory over his antagonists. After becoming a complete victory over his antagonists. After becoming secretary to the Duke of Orléans, he wrote, in conjunction with Diderot and the Abbé Raynal, his literary bulletins, containing acute criticisms on French litera-ture. Catherine of Russia appointed him her minister at Hamburg in 1795. He died at Gotha in December, 1807, leaving "Correspondance littéraire, philosophique et critique," which was published by J. Taschereau, (15 vols., 1829-31.)

VOIS., 1829-31.)

See TASCHEREAU, "Notice sur Grimm," prefixed to this edition;
MADAME D'ÉPINAY, "Mémoires;" ROUSSEAU, "Confessions;"
SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi;" SAINTE-BEUVE Et LIMAYRAC, "Gazette littéraire de Grimm; Histoire, Littérature, Philosophie,
1753-90. Études sur Grimm," Paris, 8vo, 1854; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "London Quarterly Review" for March and October,
1813, and July, 1814; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1813.

Grimm, (JAKOB LUDWIG,) an eminent German jurist and philologist, born at Hanau on the 4th of January, 1785. He studied law at Marburg, under Savigny. He was secretary of legation to the Congress of Vienna in 1814, and shortly after was sent to Paris to reclaim the manuscripts which had been taken away from Prussia by the French under Napoleon. In 1830 he obtained a professorship at Göttingen, and was also made librarian. He was deprived of that chair in 1837 for his liberal political principles. In 1841 he was invited to Berlin, where he was elected to the Academy of Sciences. He wrote "Legal Antiquities of Germany," (1828,) "History of the German Language," (1848,) and "Germany," and " man Mythology," all of which are esteemed standard works. He also published a German Grammar, and editions of "Reinhart Fuchs" and other fables of the middle ages. The "Kinder- und Hausmährchen," writtcn conjointly with his brother Wilhelm Karl, enjoy great popularity, and have been frequently translated. Died in Berlin in September, 1863.

See J. SCHMIDT, "Geschichte der Deutschen National-literatur im neunzehnten Jahrhundert;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1832, and July, 1838; "Blackwood's Magazine" for February, 1840.

Grimm, (Ludwig Emil.) a German painter and engraver, younger brother of the preceding, was born at Hanau in 1790. He became, in 1832, professor in the Academy of Painting at Cassel. Died in 1863.

Grimm, (WILHELM KARL,) an eminent linguist, a brother of the preceding, was born at Hanau in 1786. He was associated in the literary labours of his brother Jakob Ludwig, whom he accompanied to Göttingen in 1830, and subsequently to Berlin, where he became a member of the Academy of Sciences. He published editions of the "Hildebrandslied," "Grave Ruodolf," "Rolands-

lied," and other German poems of the middle ages; also a translation of "Old Danish Hero-Ballads," a treatise "On German Runic Inscriptions," and one "On German Traditions." He was engaged with his brother Jakob Ludwig on a large and very complete German Dictionary, of which two volumes appeared in 1859. Died in 1859.

Grimmelshausen, von, fon grim'mels-how'zen, (CHRISTOFFEL,) a German writer, born in Hesse-Cassel about 1625, produced a romance entitled "Simplicissimus," (1669,) a work of superior merit. Died in 1676.

Grimmer, grim'mer, or Grimaar, gree'mar, (Jacob,) a Flemish landscape-painter, born at Antwerp in

1510; died in 1546. See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Grim'o-ald, son of Pepin the Elder, mayor of the Austrasian palace, succeeded his father in that office in 642 A.D. King Sigebert died in 656, leaving a son, Dagobert, whom Grimoald sent to a monastery, and attempted to make his own son king. He was soon after arrested and put to death by order of Clovis.

Grimoald III., Duke of Benevento, succeeded his

father on the throne of Lombardy in 787 A.D. He was at first tributary to Charlemagne; but he soon renounced his allegiance, and carried on a vigorous and successful warfare against that monarch and his successor Pepin.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Grimoard, de, deh gre'mo'ar', (PHILIPPE HENRI,) COMTE, a French general and historical writer, born at Verdun about 1750. He published a "Theoretic Essay on Battles," (1775,) "Life and Reign of Frederick the Great," (1788.) and other works. Died in 1815.

Grimod de la Reynière, gre'mo' deh la ra'ne-air,

(ALEXANDRE BALTHASAR LAURENT,) a witty and eccentric French writer, born in Paris in 1758. His "Almanach des Gourmands" (8 vols., 1803–12) made a great sensation throughout Europe. His zeal to promote what Montaigne styled "the science of the palate" induced him

on the merits of particular dishes. Died in 1838.

Grimoud, Grimou, or Grimoux, gRe'moo', (ALEXIS,) a Swiss painter, born in the canton of Fribourg about 1688. His works are chiefly portraits and domestic scenes, and are highly esteemed. Died about 1740.

See Fuessli, "Geschichte der besten Künstler in der Schweiz."

Grim'shawe, (Rev. THOMAS SHUTTLEWORTH,) an English clergyman, born at Preston in 1777. He published a "Life of the Rev. Legh Richmond," and "Life and Works of Cowper," (1836.) Died in 1850.

Grim'stone or Grim'ston, (Sir Harbottle,) a noted English lawyer, born in Essex about 1596. He

farm's tone of Grini's ton, (Sir Harborthe,) a noted English lawyer, born in Essex about 1596. He favoured the cause of the Parliament, but opposed the execution of the king. He was one of the commissioners who waited upon Charles II. at Breda; and he was afterwards appointed master of the rolls. Died in 1683.

See CLARENDON, "History of the Rebellion;" BURNET, "History of his Own Time."

Grin'dal, (EDMUND,) an English prelate, born in Cumberland in 1519, rose to be Archbishop of Canterbury in 1575. He was distinguished for learning and piety, and was a contributor to Fox's "Acts and Monuments," ("Book of Martyrs.") Died in 1583.

See Strype's "Life of Grindal."

Grin'field, (EDWARD W.,) an English clergyman and biblical critic, born about 1784. He published, under the title of "Novum Testamentum Græcum," (4 vols., 1843-48,) a work designed to show the close connection of the Greek Testament with the Septuagint; also other

works on theology. Died in 1864.

Gringore, grån'gor, or Gringoire, grån'gwår,
(PIERRE,) one of the early French dramatists, born in
Lorraine about 1475, produced a play entitled "The
Prince of Fools and the Foolish Mother," said to have been written, at the instigation of Louis XII., to ridicule

Pope Julius II. Died about 1544. See "Retrospective Review," vol. i., 1853.

Grin-nell', (JOSEPII,) an American merchant, born at New Bedford, Massachusetts, in 1788. He acquired a large fortune by trade in New York city, and became a

resident of New Bedford about 1830. He was elected a member of Congress about 1843, and re-elected several

Grinnell, (Moses,) an American merchant, a brother of the preceding, was born at New Bedford in 1803. He became the head of the firm of Grinnell, Minturn & Co., became the head of the firm of Grinnell, Minturn & Co., New York. He represented a district of New York in Congress for one term, (1839–1841.) He was one of the most liberal contributors to Dr. Kane's Arctic expedition, (1853–55.) In 1869 he was appointed collector of the port of New York.

Gripenhielm. See Figrelius.

Gris-aunt', (William,) a learned English astronomer and physician, lived about 1350. Being accused of magic, he took refuge in France, where he acquired a high reputation in his profession. He wrote "Speculum Astrologiæ," and other scientific works.

Gris'com, (IOHN.) LL.D.. an American educationist.

Gris'com, (JOHN,) LL.D., an American educationist, a member of the Society of Friends, was born in Salem county, New Jersey, in 1774. He was for more than a quarter of a century an eninent teacher in New York, whither he removed in 1807. Among other things, he was chiefly instrumental in organizing the Society for the Prevention of Pauperism and Crime, which was the parent of many important reform movements. He was one of the first to introduce lectures on philosophy, chemistry, geology, etc., and, with Dr. Mott, Dr. Francis, and others, organized Rutgers Medical College, (New York,) in which he was made professor of chemistry and natural philosophy. "For thirty years," says Dr. Francis, "Dr. Griscom was the acknowledged head of all other teachers of chemistry among us." Died in 1852. He was author of "A Year in Europe," (2 vols., 1823.)

See a "Memoir of John Griscom" by his son, Jour H. Griscom.

See a "Memoir of John Griscom," by his son, JOHN H. GRISCOM.

Griscom, (John Hos'kins,) a physician, a son of the preceding, was born in New York in 1809. He became professor of chemistry in the New York College of Pharmacy in 1836. He wrote, besides other works, "The Sanitary Condition of the Labouring Classes of New York," and "The Uses and Abuses of Air," etc., (1850.)

Grisebach, gree'zeh-båk, (August Heinrich Ru-Dolph,) a German botanist, born at Hanover in 1814, became professor at Göttingen about 1847. Among his works are a "Journey through Roumelia," (1841,) and "Outlines (Grundriss) of Systematic Botany," (1854.) Griselda, gre-zêl'då, Griseldis, gre-zel'dis, or

Gris'la, the heroine of a popular romance of the middle ages, was, according to Italian tradition, the wife of Walter, Marquis of Saluzzo, who, in order to test her virtues, treated her for a time with great unkindness. Her patience and constancy triumphed over all; and her story has formed the subject of several works by celebrated writers, including Chaucer, who introduced it into his "Canterbury Tales," and Boccaccio, who has remodelled it in his "Decameron." It was also translated into Latin by Petrarch, and dramatized by Hans Sachs.

Grisi, gree'see, (GIULIA,) (Madame MELCY,) a celebrated Italian vocalist, born at Milan in 1810, performed with distinguished success in the principal cities of

with distinguished success in the principal cities of Europe, and visited the United States in 1854. She had been married in 1836 to M. Girard de Melcy. Died

at Berlin in 1869.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Grisoni, gre-so'nee, (GIUSEPPE,) a Florentine painter

of history, landscapes, and portraits. Died in 1769. Griš'wold, (ALEXANDER VIETS,) D.D., was born in Simsbury, Connecticut, in 1766. He was ordained as a pastor in the Episcopal Church in 1795. Upon the formation of the new diocese comprising the States of Massachusetts, Vermont, New Hampshire, and Rhode Island, in 1810, Dr. Griswold was elected the first bishop. He succeeded Bishop White as presiding bishop in 1836. Died in 1843.

See J. S. STONE, "Life of Bishop Griswold."

Griswold, (ROGER,) an American statesman, born in Lyme, Connecticut, in 1762, graduated at Yale College in 1780. Elected to Congress in 1794, he was for many years a leader of the Federalists. In 1807 he became judge of the supreme court of Connecticut, and in 1811 was elected Governor of the State. Died in 1812.

Griswold, (RUFUS WILMOT,) an American critic and editor, born at Benson, Rutland county, Vermont, in February, 1815. He became in early life a Baptist minister, and successively associate editor of "The New Yorker," "Brother Jonathan," and "The New World." He published a volume of Poems in 1841. He conributed to the history of American literature several valuable works, entitled "Poets and Poetry of America," (1842; 16th edition, 1855,) "The Prose Writers of America," (1846,) and "The Female Poets of America," (1848.) These contain short biographies and critical remarks. "His 'Prose Writers of America," "says W. H. Prescott, "will be an important contribution to our national literature. The range of authors is very wide; the biographical notices full and interesting. . . . The selections appear to me to be made with discrimination, and the criticism shows a sound taste, and a correct appreciation of the qualities of the writers, as well as I can judge." "In these sketches," says the "North American Review" for January, 1856, "we find reason to admire the author's impartiality and kindness. We have been unable to find a single instance in which he has suffered any of the usual grounds of prejudice to warp his judgment or to scant his eulogy." Among his other works is "The Republican Court; or, American Society in the Days of Washington," with twenty-one portraits of distinguished women, (1854.) He edited "The Inter-national Magazine," (New York, 1850–52.) Died in the city of New York in August, 1857. See HORACE BINNEY WALLACE, "Literary Criticisms and Literary Portraits."

Gritti, grèt'tee, (ANDREA,) born at Venice in 1454, acquired a high reputation as a general in the war carried on by the Venetians against the League of Cambrai, and reconquered the towns of Brescia and Bérgamo from the French in 1512. Being afterwards made prisoner, he signed a treaty of alliance between Louis XII. and the Venetian republic. He was elected Doge in 1523. Died in 1538.

See N. BARBARIGO, "A. Gritti Principis Venetiarum Vita," 1793; DARU, "Histoire de Venise,"

Gro'cyn, (William,) an English philologist, born at Bristol in 1442. About 1489 he visited Rome, where he studied the Greek language, at that time little cultivated in England. He was appointed after his return professor of Greek at Oxford. He was an intimate friend of Erasmus, by whom he was highly esteemed. Died in 1519.

See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" KNIGHT, "Life of Erasmus."

Groddeck, grod'dêk, (ERNST GOTTFRIED,) a German philologist, born at Dantzic in 1762, became a professor at Wilna about 1804. He published "Elements of the Literary History of the Greeks," (in Latin, 1811,) and other similar works. Died in 1824.

See Malinowski, "Biographie de Groddeck," 1825.

Groddeck, (GABRIEL,) a German philologist, born at Dantzic in 1672; died in 1709.

Groen van Prinsterer, groon van prin'steh-rer, a Belgian writer of the present age, published the "Archives of the House of Orange-Nassau," ("Archives de la Maison d'Orange-Nassau.")

See Prescott, "History of Philip II.," vol. ii. book iii.

Groening. See Gröning.

Grohmann, gro'mān, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) a German compiler, born in Upper Lusatia in 1763. He published a "Dictionary of the Fine Arts," (2 vols., 1795,) a "Biographical Dictionary," (7 vols., 1796-99,) and other works, which were favourably received. Died in 1805.

Grolier or Grollier de Servier, gro'le-à' deh sêr've-à', (JEAN,) Vicomte d'Aguisy, a French scholar and patron of literature born at Lyons in 1470, numbered

patron of literature, born at Lyons in 1479, numbered among his friends Erasmus and Budæus. Died in 1565.

See DIBDIN'S "Bibliomania."

Grolman, von, fon grol'man, (Heinrich Dietrich,) an eminent Prussian jurist, born at Bochum in 1740, filled several important posts under Frederick the Great, and became a member of the state council in 1817. He

died in 1840, at the age of nearly a hundred years.

Grolman, von, (Karl Ludwig Wilhelm,) a German statesman and jurist, born at Giessen in 1775. He was created chancellor of the university in 1815, minister

of state about 1819, and in 1821 president of the united ministry, (Vereinten Ministerien.) He published "Principles of Criminal Jurisprudence," (1798,) and other works. Died in 1829.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Grolman, von, (KARL WILHELM GEORG,) a brother of the preceding, was born at Berlin in 1777. He served as a general in the principal campaigns against the French from 1806 till 1815. Died in 1843.

Gröning or Groening, grö'ning, (JOHANN,) an able German publicist and jurist, born at Wismar in 1669. He wrote valuable treatises on the law of nature and of

nations. Died after 1700.

Gronov. See Gronovius.

Gro-no'vĭ-us, or Gro'nov, (ABRAHAM,) son of Jakob Gronovius, noticed below, was born at Leyden in 1694. He was librarian of the university in that city, and published editions of Pomponius Mela, Justin, and Tacitus.

Died in 1775.

Gronovius, or Gronov, (JAKOB,) an eminent philologist, son of Johann Friedrich, noticed below, was born at Deventer in October, 1645. He was appointed in 1679 professor of belles-lettres at Leyden. He published in 1697 his "Dictionary of Greek Antiquities," ("Thesaurus Antiquitatum Græcarum," 13 vols...) which ranks very high among works of the kind. He also edited Polybius, Aulus Gellius, Macrobius, and other classics. Died at Leyden in 1716. Leyden in 1716.

See Nickron, "Mémoires;" Creuzer, "Zur Geschichte der classischen Philologie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gronovius, or Gronov, (Johann Friedrich,) a celebrated German scholar and antiquary, born at Hamburg eloquence in the University of Leyden. He published valuable editions of Statius, Tacitus, Livy, Seneca, and other Latin classics. He also wrote a work entitled "De Sestertiis," (1643,) respecting ancient Greek and Roman coins, which is much esteemed. Died at Leyden in 1671. lle was distinguished for his critical sagacity, and was one of the most profound Latin scholars of modern times.

See "Daventria illustrata," Leyden, 1651; WILKENS, "Leben des berühmten J. F. Gronovii," 1723; FOPPENS, "Bibliotheca Belgica;" CREUZER, "Zur Geschichte der classischen Philologie;" Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

"Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gronovius, (Johann Friedrich,) an eminent naturalist, a son of Jakob, noticed above, was born about 1690. He studied law, and became a magistrate of Leyden. He published "Flora Virginica," (1743,) Rauwolf's "Flora Orientalis," (1755,) and other works. He was a friend of Linnæus. Died in 1760.

Gronovius, (Laurentius Theodorus,) a son of the preceding, was a naturalist and a lawyer of Leyden. He published "Library of the Animal and Mineral Kingdoms," ("Bibliotheca Regni Animalis et Lapidei," 1740,) and Clayton's "Flora Virginica." Died in 1777.

Gronovius, (Laurentius Theodorus,) a Dutch antiquary and jurist, brother of Jakob, was born about 1660. He wrote "Emendationes Pandectarum," ("Emendations of the Pandects," 1688,) and notes on Vibius Sequester.

Sequester.

Gro'now, (REES HOWELL,) CAPTAIN, a British writer and officer, born in 1794. He served in the Peninsular war, (1808–14,) and wrote "Recollections and Reminiscences," (2 vols., 1863.) Died in 1865.

Groot, gröt, (Gerard,) or Gerard the Great, a celebrated theologian, reformer, and founder of religious

orders, was born at Deventer, Holland, in 1340. He was a popular preacher, and formed associations of friars, whom he employed in transcribing the Scriptures. They were called "Brethren of the Common Life." Died in 1384.

See Hodgson's "Reformers and Martyrs," Philadelphia, 1867.

Groot, (Hugo.) See Grotius.
Gropper, grop'per, (Johann.) a Roman Catholic theologian, born in Westphalia in 1501. He wrote a "Manual of the Christian Religion," (1546,) and several works against the Protestants. Died at Rome in 1558.

Gros, gro, (Antoine Jean,) an eminent French painter, born in Paris in March, 1771, was a pupil of David. He worked several years in Italy, and returned home about 1802, after which he produced "The Plague

of Jaffa," "The Battle of Aboukir," (1806,) "The Battle of Eylau," (1808,) "The Capture of Madrid by Napoleon," (1810,) "The Battle of Wagram," and numerous good portraits. About 1824 he completed a large oilpainting in the cupola of Sainte-Geneviève. This is considered by some critics his master-piece. He was found dead in the Seine, near Meudon, in June, 1835. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" J. B. DELESTRE, "Gros et ses Ouvrages, ou Mémoires historiques," etc., 1845.

Gros, (Étienne,) a French philologist, born at Carcassonne in 1797. He translated the works of Ovid, (5 vols., 1836,) part of Dion Cassius, (4 vols., 1845–55,)

vols., 1836,) part of Dion Cassius, (4 vols., 1845-55,) and other classics. Died in 1856.

Gros de Boze. See Boze, De, (CLAUDE GROS.)

Gros, Le. See LEGROS, (NICOLAS and PIERRE.)

Grose, (FRANCIS.) an English antiquary, born in Middlesex in 1731. He was the author of "Views of Antiquities in England and Wales," (8 vols., 1787,)

"Military Antiquities," (2 vols., 1788,) a "Treatise on Ancient Armour," etc., (1789,) "Antiquities of Scotland," (2 vols., 1790,) "Antiquities of Ireland," (2 vols., 1794,) and other works finely illustrated with his own 1794.) and other works finely illustrated with his own designs. Captain Grose was noted for his wit, good humour, and conviviality, and was an intimate friend of the poet Burns, who has mentioned him in his poems. Died in 1791.

Grosier, gro'ze-à', (Jean Baptiste Gabriel Alex-andre,) Abbé, a French critic, born at Saint-Omer ANDRE,) ABBÉ, a French critic, born at Saint-Omer in 1743. He was assistant editor of Fréron's "Année littéraire." He published, with Le Roux des Hauterayes, a "General History of China," (12 vols., 1777-84.) Died in 1823.

Grosley, gro'ld', (PIERRE JEAN,) a French lawyer and facetious writer, born at Troyes in 1718. Among his works is a "Life of Pithou." Died in 1785.

See "Vie de Grosley," partly by himself, 1787; E. T. SIMON, "Notice sur la Vie de Grosley," 1786.

Gross, grōs, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) a German publicist, born in Baireuth in 1703, was for twenty-eight years

cist, born in Baireuth in 1703, was for twenty-eight years editor of the able "Gazette" of Erlangen, (1741-68.)

Died in 1768.

Grōss, (SAMUEL D.,) M.D., an American surgeon, born near Easton, Pennsylvania, in 1805. In 1856 he was appointed professor of surgery in the Jefferson Medical College in Philadelphia. Among his publications we may specify his "Elements of Pathological Anatomy," (2 vols., 1839; 3d edition, 1857.) and his "System of Surgery," (2 vols. 8vo, 1859.) He edited "American Medical Biography," (1861.)

Grosser, gros'ser, (SAMUEL.) a German philologist, born in Silesia in 1664. He wrote a work on logic, entitled "Light-House of the Intellect," ("Pharus Intellectus," 1697.) and other works. Died in 1736.

Grosseteste, gros'test, or Grost'head, [Lat. CAp'-170.] (Robert,) an eminent English prelate, was the author of "Compendium Spheræ Mundi," and several other scientific treatises. He was made Bishop of Lincoln in 1235. Died in 1768.

coln in 1235.

See S. Pegge, "Life of Robert Grosseteste," 1793; MILNER, "Church History."

Grossi, gros'see, (Tommaso,) an Italian poet, born at Bellano (province of Como) in 1791. Among his works are "Ildegonda," (1820,) "G. Maria Visconti," a tragedy, "The Lombards in the First Crusade," (1826,) and "Marco Visconti," a historical romance, which has been translated into English. "He is full of grace and elegance," says the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" and these gualities do not exclude force, passion, and "and these qualities do not exclude force, passion, and elevation." Died at Milan in 1853.

See Cherubini, "I Poeti vernacoli."

Grossmann, gross'man, (Christian Gottlob Leb-RECHT,) a learned German theologian, born at Priessnitz in 1783, became professor of theology at Leipsic. He founded in that city the Evangelical Union, called the Gustavus Adolphus Institution. He published a treatise
"On the Reformation of the Constitution of the Protestant Church," etc., and other works.

Grossmann, (Gustav Friedrich Wilhelm,) a Ger-

man dramatist and actor, born at Berlin in 1744. He wrote, among other popular comedies, "Wilhelmine von Blondheim," and "Only Six Plates." Dicd in 1796.

See Grässe, "Geschichte der Deutschen Literatur."

Grostête or Grosteste, gro'têt', (CLAUDE,) a French Protestant theologian and writer, born at Orléans in 1647;

died in London in 1713.

Grosvenor, gro'ven-or or grov'en-or, or Grovenor, GENJAMIN,) born in London in 1675, was a popular preacher among the Independents. He was one of the lecturers at Salters' Hall, London. Died in 1758.

Grote, (GEORGE,) an eminent English historian, of

German extraction, born near Beckenham, in Kent, in 1794. He was educated for the employment of a banker by his father, one of the firm of Prescott, Grote & Co. in London. His earliest literary productions were contributions to the Westminster and Edinburgh Reviews, and a treatise "On the Essentials of Parliamentary Reform." In 1832 he represented London in Parliamentary and in the contribution of the contr ment, where he distinguished himself by the liberality of his views. He was twice re-elected, but in 1841 retired from public life. In 1846 he published the first two volumes of his "History of Greece." The remaining volumes, amounting in all to twelve, and ending at the death of Alexander, appeared successively between 1847 and 1856. Mr. Grote, in the words of a critic in the "London Quarterly," "unites the practical knowledge of the British statesman with the erudition of a German or the British statesman with the erudition of a German professor;" and the same writer pronounces his "History of Greece" "the most important contribution to historical literature in modern times." He has also published "Plato and the other Companions of Socrates," (3 vols., 1865,) and a review of Stuart Mill's "Examination of Sir William Hamilton's Phi o-ophy," (1868.) Died in 1871. His wife (originally Mrs. HARRIET LEWIN) has written a Life of Ary Scheffer, and other works.

See "London Quarterly" for June, 1846. April 1850. July 1856.

See "London Quarterly" for June, 1846, April, 1850, July, 1856, and January, 1866; "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1846, January, 1850, July, 1851, July and October, 1853, and April, 1866; Meximer, "Mélanges historiques et littéraires."

Grotefend, gro'teh-fent', (FRIEDRICH AUGUST,) a German philologist, nephew of Georg Friedrich, noticed below, was born at Ilfeld in 1798; died in 1836.

Grotefend, (Georg Friedrich,) a German scholar and antiquary, born at Münden in 1775. He was director of the lyceum or gymnasium of Hanover for twenty-eight years, (1821-49.) He published several valuable treatises on the cuneiform writings of Persepolis and Babylon, and made contributions to Ersch and Gruber's "Encyclopædia." He also wrote a work "On the Geography and History of Ancient Italy," (1840-42.) He is said to have been the first who deciphered the cuneiform inscriptions. Died in December 1822. scriptions. Died in December, 1853.

Grothusen, von, fon grot'hoo'zen, (CHRISTIAN AL-BRECHT,) BARON, a general, born probably in Germany. He entered the service of Charles XII. of Sweden, of whom he became a favoured companion, and treasurer. He accompanied that king in his retreat into Turkey in 1709. He was killed in battle in the island of Rügen

in 1714.

Grotius, gro'she-us, or De Groot, deh grot, (Hugo,) an eminent Dutch jurist and theologian, and one of the most celebrated scholars of his time, was born at Delft, April 10, 1583. As a child he was remarkable for precocity of intellect, and is said to have written Latin verses when but eight years of age. He studied at Leyden under Joseph Scaliger and the theologian Junius, and under Joseph Scaliger and the theologian Junius, and devoted himself to divinity, law, and mathematics. In 1598 he accompanied a Dutch embassy to Paris, on which occasion Henry IV. presented him with a golden chain. Soon after his return, in 1599, he published editions of several classics, and wrote a Latin poem entitled "Prosopopœia," which was greatly admired and translated into French and Greek. In 1613 he obtained the important post of pensionary of Rotterdam, which gave him a seat in the Assembly of the States of Holland and in that of the States General. Reing sent to land and in that of the States-General. Being sent to England in 1615 on some public business, he formed the acquaintance of Isaac Casaubon. In 1618 he was involved in the defeat and misfortune of the Liberal or Arminian party, of which his friend Barneveldt was the He was tried for treason, and unjustly con-

and wrote, during his captivity, several works, among which was his celebrated treatise "On the Truth of the which was his celebrated treatise "On the Truth of the Christian Religion," ("De Veritate Religionis Christianæ," 1627.) At the end of eighteen months, Grotius escaped from his prison by means of a stratagem devised by his wife, who had been permitted to share his confinement. He went immediately to France, where he was well received by Louis XIII., who granted him a pension of three thousand livres. On the death of the statishedder Mayrice Grotius was perspected by his stadtholder Maurice, Grotius was persuaded by his friends to return to Holland in 1631, but was again compelled to leave it. In 1634 he was appointed councillor to the Queen of Sweden by Chancellor Oxenstiern, and her ambassador to the court of France. In 1645 he repaired to Stockholm, where he was received with the greatest favour by Queen Christina; but, soon becoming weary of court life, he embarked for Lubeck in August. After a stormy passage, he arrived at Rostock, very ill from exposure and fatigue, and died on the 28th of August, 1645. Grotius left numerous works on juris-August, 1645. Grotius left numerous works on juris-prudence, divinity, history, and poetry. Referring to his theological works, Leibnitz said that he preferred Grotius to all other commentators. His treatise on International Law, ("De Jure Belli et Pacis,") a work of the greatest merit, has been translated into the principal European languages. Among his historical productions we may mention "The History of the Goths, Vandals, and Lombards," "Belgian History and Annals," and "On the Origin of the American Tribes," These were all written in excellent Latin. His Latin poems comprise three tragedies and numerous lyrical and elegiac compositions. Grotius was distinguished for sincere piety, and his character combined mildness with remarkable energy.

See Butler, "Life of H. Grotius;" Luden, "H. Grotius nach seinen Schicksalen und Schriften dargestellt," 1806; Lévesque de Burigny, "Vie de H. Grotius," 1750, (and English version of the same, London, 1754;) Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Caspar Brandt, "Historie van het Leven des Heeren H. de Groot," 2 vols., 1727; G. F. Creuzer, "Luther und Grotius, oder Glaube und Wissenschaft," 1846; Nickeron, "Mémoires;" Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1860.

Grotius, (PIETER,) a son of the preceding, was born in 1610. He was appointed in 1660 pensionary at Amsterdam, and was afterwards ambassador to Denmark, Sweden, and France. Died in 1680.

Grotius, (WILLEM,) a Dutch jurist, born at Delft in

1597, was a brother of the celebrated Hugo Grotius. He was appointed advocate of the India Company in 1639.

He published several legal works in Latin. Died in 1662.

Gro'to or Grot'to, (LUDOVICO,) an Italian poet, called "Il Cieco d'Adria," ("The Blind Man of Adria,") was born at Adria in 1541. He wrote numerous plays and poems, which had a temporary popularity. Died in 1585.

See GINGUENÉ, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie."

Grouchy, groo'she', or Grouché, groo'sha', [Lat. Gru'chius,] (Nicolas,) a French scholar and Protestant, born about 1520. He published, besides other works, "De Comitiis Romanorum Libri tres," (1555,) and "The Logic of Aristotle," (1558.) Died at La Rochelle in 1572.

Grouchy, (Sophia.) See Condorcet. Grouchy, de, deh groo'she', (Emmanuel.) Marquis, a celebrated French general, born in Paris in 1766. He entered the republican army about 1790, and as major-general commanded the cavalry in the campaign against Savoy, (1792.) He was soon after sent against the Vendeans, whom he defeated in several engagements. He served under Moreau in the campaign of Piedmont, (1798,) and was severely wounded at the battle of Novi and made prisoner by the Austrians. He was released after a year's captivity, and, having joined the army of Moreau, assisted in gaining the victory of Hohenlinden. He was conspicuous for his skill and courage in the battles of Jena and Eylau, and at Friedland, where he commanded the cavalry. His services on this occasion were mentioned by Napoleon with high commendation. demned to perpetual imprisonment, and his property He was appointed governor of Madrid in 1808. In the was confiscated. In June, 1619, he was sent to the forters of Loevestein. He here devoted himself to study,

his "Sacred Battalion." His conduct in the engagements of Brienne, La Rothière, and Vauchamps won for him the applause of the nation, and he was soon after made a marshal, (1814.) On the 18th of June, 1815, while the battle of Waterloo was in progress, General Grouchy, who was stationed near Wavre, was urged by his officers to march in that direction; but he refused to disobey the orders he had received from the emperor. He became an exile in 1815, and was restored to the rank of marshal in 1830. Died in 1847.

See THIERS, "Histoire du Consulat et de l'Empire;" JOMINI, "Précis politique et militaire de la Campagne de 1815;" "Opinions et Jugements de Napoléon."

Grousset, (PASCHAL,) a French communist, born in Corsica in 1845. He was for many years a prominent journalist at Paris, being connected with the "Révanche," the "Marseillaise," and "La Bouche de Fer." He was foreign minister of the Commune in 1871, and was afterwards transported to New Caledonia, but escaped to England.

Grouvelle, (PHILIPPE ANTOINE,) a French revolutionist and writer, born in Paris in 1758. As secretary of the provisionary executive council in 1792, he read to Louis XVI, the decree of the Convention which condemned him to death. He was sent as minister to Denmark in 1793, and in 1800 was elected to the legislative body. He published a "Historical Memoir of the Templars," etc., and other works. Died in 1806.

Grove, (HENRY,) an English dissenting divine, born in Somersetshire in 1683, wrote a treatise "On the Immortality of the Soul," (1718,) and other religious works, which are highly commended by Doddridge. He was

director of an academy at Taunton. Died in 1738.

Grove, (Joseph.) an English writer, was an attorney of Kichmond. He was the author of the "Life and Times of Cardinal Wolsey," (4 vols., 1742-44,) and other

works. Died in 1764.

Grove, (Sir WILLIAM ROBERT,) F.R.S., an eminent English electrician and lawyer, born at Swansea in July, 1811. He graduated at Oxford in 1835, was called to the Bar, became a queen's counsel in 1853, and a judge of the common pleas in 1871. He devoted much attention to physical science, in which he has made important discoveries. He invented, about 1839, the nitric-acid battery which bears his name, and effected the recomposition of water by the battery. In a lecture delivered in 1842 he maintained or suggested the doctrine that heat, light, and electricity are mutually convertible, and that heat is a mode of motion. This theory was more fully developed in his "Correlation of Physical Forces," (4th edition, 1862.) He received the medal of the Royal Society in 1847, and was chosen vice-president of that institution. He contributed to the "Philosophical Transactions" numerous treatises on electricity, etc.

Grō'ver, (Cuvier,) an American general, born at Bethel, Maine, about 1830, graduated at West Point in 1850. He commanded a division of General Banks's army at the capture of Port Hudson, July, 1863, and a division under General Sheridan at the battle of Cedar

Creek, October 19, 1864.

Grōw, (GALUSHA A.,) an American politician, born in Windham county, Connecticut, in 1823. He studied law, was admitted to the bar in 1847, and settled in Susquehanna county, Pennsylvania. He represented the fourteenth district of Pennsylvania in Congress from December, 1859, to March, 1863, and was chosen Speaker of the House of Representatives by the Republicans in December 1861. December, 1861.

Grozelier, gRoz'le-à', (NICOLAS,) born at Beaune, in France, in 1692, published, besides other works, a "Collection of Fables in Verse." Died in 1778.

Grubenmann, gRoo'ben-mân', or Grubenmann, gRoo'beh-mân', (JOHANN ÜLRICH,) a Swiss architect of the eighteenth century, born at Teufen. He built a noble bridge over the Rhine at Schaffhausen, and another at Reichenau. These were burned by the French in 1700.

Gruber, groo'ber, (GREGOR MAXIMILIAN,) a German

"System of Diplomatics for Austria and Germany,"

(1783.) Died in 1799.

Gruber, (JOHANN DANIEL,) a German jurist and historian, born in Franconia, wrote a work on the early history of Livonia, ("Origines Livoniae," 1740.) Died in 1748.

in 1748.

Gruber, (Johann Gottfried,) a distinguished German scholar and miscellaneous writer, born at Naumburg in 1774. His essays "On the Literature of Romance," and his "Comparison of the Philosophy of many Nations," won for him the regard of Wieland, who chose him for his biographer. In 1815 he was appointed professor of philosophy at Halle. He soon after became engaged with Ersch in the publication of the "Universal Encyclopædia of Sciences and Arts," ("Allgemeine Encyklopædie," etc.,) extending to more than one hundred volumes 4to. In 1818 he published a complete edition of Wieland's works, accompanied by a complete edition of Wieland's works, accompanied by a biography. He was also a contributor to the "Conversations-Lexikon" and to the "Universal Literary Gazette." Died in 1851.

Gruchius. See GROUCHY, (NICOLAS.)
Grudius. See EVERARD.

Grueneisen. See Grüneisen. Gruenewald. See Grünewald.

Gruithuisen, groit'hoi'zen or HRoit'hoi'zen, (FRANZ von Paula,) an astronomer, surgeon, and scientific writer, born in 1774. He was the inventor of a surgical instrument for performing lithotrity, for which he received from the French Academy a prize of one thousand francs. Died in 1852.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Grumbach, von, fon groom'båk', (WILHELM,) a German adventurer, born in 1503, was the leader of an insurrection against the government, commonly called "Grumbach's Rebellion." Having captured and plundered the city of Würzburg in 1563, he was put under the ban of the empire, and in 1566 was taken and executed.

Grün, (ANASTASIUS.) See AUERSPERG.

Grunæus. See Grynæus. Grund, groont, (Johann Jakob Norbert,) a German miniature painter, born at Günzenhausen in 1755, became professor in the Academy of Florence. He wrote

"Painting among the Greeks, or the Rise, Progress, and Decadence of Painting," (2 vols., 1811.) Died in 1815.

Grundtvig, groont'vig, (NICOLAI FREDERIK SEVERIN,) a distinguished Danish theologian, poet, and historian, was born at Udby, in Seeland, in September, 1783. He published in 1808 "Mythology of the North," ("Nordens Mythologie," revised edition, 1832.) which treats the subject in a poetical and philosophical spirit treats the subject in a poetical and philosophical spirit. He preached for some time at Copenhagen, and acquired great influence as a theologian. In 1820 he was appointed pastor of Prästöe. He produced several poetical and historical works, which, according to P. L. Moller, are characterized by sublime inspirations and mystical tendencies. He became minister of a church of Copenhagen in 1839. Since 1848 he has been an active member of the Diet and a leader of the Anti-German party.

See Howitt's "Literature and Romance of Northern Europe;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Grundtvig, (Sven Hersleb,) a Danish writer, a son of the preceding, was born at Christianshavn in 1824. His favourite subjects are the songs and popular traditions of his country. Among his publications is "The Ancient Popular Songs of Denmark," (2 vols., 1853-56.) He died in September, 1872.

Grun'dy, (Felix,) an American lawyer and Senator, born in Berkeley county, Virginia, in 1777. He removed to Nashville, Tennessee, about 1808, and in 1811 was elected a member of Congress, in which he supported Mr. Madison's administration. He was chosen a Senator of the United States in 1829, as a political friend of Centeral Jackson and was replected in 1823. In 1828. General Jackson, and was re-elected in 1833. he was appointed attorney-general of the United States. Having resigned in 1840, he was again elected a Senator. Died in December, 1840.

See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iii.

antiquary, born at Horn, in Austria, in 1739, was professor Grüneisen or Grueneisen, grün'ī'zen, (Karl.) a of history at Vienna. He wrote, besides other works, a German writer and divine, born at Stuttgart in 1802. Grüneisen or Grueneisen, grün'ī'zen, (KARL,) a He published a collection of popular songs, ("Lieder,"

1823,) and other works.

Gruner, groo'ner, (CHRISTIAN GOTTFRIED,) a German physician, born at Sagan, in Silesia, in 1744, became professor of botany at Jena. He published "Library of Ancient Physicians," (2 vols., 1782,) and other medical works. Died in 1815.
See MEUSEL, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Gruner, groo'ner, (GOTTLIEB SIEGMUND,) a Swiss naturalist, born at Berne in 1717. He published a "Description of the Swiss Glaciers," (3 vols., 1762,) and

other works. Died in 1778.

Gruner, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) a German philologist, born at Coburg in 1723. He became professor of theology at Halle, and wrote some theological works. He published good editions of Eutropius, (1752,) Aurelius Victor, (1757,) and Velleius Paterculus, (1762.) Died in 1778.

See Harlesius, "Vitæ Philologorum;" Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Gruner, (Johann Gerhard,) a German historical writer, born at Coburg in 1734; died in 1790.
Gruner, (Wilhelm Heinrich Ludwig,) an eminent

German engraver, born at Dresden in 1801. He published two splendid works, entitled "Fresco Decorations and Studies," (1844,) and "The Decorations of the Garden Pavilion in the Grounds of Buckingham Palace," with text by Mrs. Jameson, (1846.) In 1851 he was employed in the decorations of the Crystal Palace in London. Among his finest prints are "Christ on the Mount of Olives," and several Madonnas, after Raphael.

Gruner von for grooter (Karl Justilla) a German State Carlot of the Mount of Olives, and several Madonnas, after Raphael.

Gruner, von, fon gRoo'ner, (KARL JUSTUS,) a German diplomatist, born at Osnabrück in 1777, entered the Prussian civil service. About 1814 he was one of the important agents of the allies. Died in 1820.

Grunert, groo'nert, (JOHANN AUGUST,) an able German mathematician, born at Halle in 1797. He published "Spheroidal Trigonometry," (1833,) and "Contributions to Meteorological Optics and its Auxiliary Sciences,"

(1850.)

Grünewald or Gruenewald, grü'neh-ŵâlt', (MAT-THÄUS,) a German painter, supposed to have been a native of Aschaffenburg. Among his works is a "Crucifixion," which displays great power. He was contemporated to the property of the opinion of many rary with Albert Dürer, whom, in the opinion of many

rary with Albert Dürer, whom, in the opinion of many critics, he nearly equalled.

Gru-pel'lo, de, (GABRIEL,) a Belgian sculptor, born at Grammont in 1644; died in 1730.

Grupen, gRoo'pen, (CHRISTIAN ULRICH,) a German antiquary and jurist, born at Harburg in 1692, wrote treatises on mediæval antiquities, etc. Died in 1767.

Gruppe, gRoop'peh, (Otto Friedrich,) a German philosophical and critical writer, born at Dantzic in 1804, became professor-extraordinary of philosophy in Berlin 1844. In his works entitled "Antæus" and "The Crisis of Philosophy in the Nineteenth Century" (1834) In 1844. In his works entitled American and The Crisis of Philosophy in the Nineteenth Century" (1834) he has assailed the system of Hegel. He wrote "Alboin," an epic, (1830,) and other poems.

Gruter, grüfter or Hrüfter, or Gruytère, grü-c'tair,

[Lat. GRUTE'RUS,] (JAN,) an eminent scholar, was born at Antwerp in 1560. He studied at Cambridge and Leyden, and subsequently filled various professorships in Germany, at Wittenberg and Heidelberg. His greatest work is entitled "Ancient Inscriptions of the Whole World known to the Romans," ("Inscriptiones antiquæ totius Orbis Romanorum," about 1602.) He also published numerous editions of the classics, and "Lampas, sive Fax Artium liberalium," being a collection of the best critical and antiquarian treatises of the sixteenth century. Died at Heidelberg in 1627.

See F. H. FLAYDER, "Vita Gruteri," 1628; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" FÉLIX VAN HULST, "Jean Gruytère," 1847; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gruter, (PIETER,) a Dutch physician and writer, born about 1555. He published many Latin epistles, "Epistolarum Centuria," (1609.) Died at Amsterdam in 1634. Grÿl'lus, [Gr. Γρύλλος,] a son of Xenophon, was killed at the battle of Mantinea, 362 B.C. According to tradition, he killed Epaminondas at this battle.

Grynæus, gre-nā'us, (Johann Jakob,) a theologian, born at Bâle in 1540, was a grand-nephew of Simon, noticed below. He was professor of theology at Bâle,

and wrote commentaries on Scripture, and other works, Died in 1618.

See Nickenn, "Mémoires;" J. J. Brunn, "Vir sanctus et incomparabilis, hoc est Vita J. J. Grynæi," 1618.

Grynæus, (SAMUEL,) a Swiss jurist, son of the following, was born at Bâle in 1539; died in 1599.

Grynæus, (Simon,) a distinguished Protestant theo-Grynæus, (SIMON,) a distinguished Protestant theologian, born at Veringen, in Suabia, in 1493, was a friend of Melanchthon and Erasmus. He became professor of Greek at Heidelberg in 1523, removed to Bâle in 1536, and attended the conference at Worms in 1540. He discovered the last five books of Livy, published the "Almagest" of Ptolemy in Greek, (1538,) wrote several works, and translated Plato into Latin. He published in 1532 a curious work, entitled "The New World of Regions and Islands unknown to the Ancients," which contains the narratives of Marco Polo and many other travellers. Died at Bâle in 1541.

See Melchior Adam, "Vitæ Theologorum;" Brucker, "History of Philosophy."

Gryph. See Gryphius.

Gryphius, gree'fe-us or grif'e-us, or Gryph, grif, originally Greif, grif, (ANDREAS,) a celebrated German poet and dramatist, born in Silesia in 1616. Among his principal works are the tragedies of "Leo Armenius," "Cardenio and Celinda," and "Carolus Stuartus," and a very popular comedy, entitled "Peter Squenz." He is regarded as the greatest dramatic poet of the seventeenth century in Germany. His epigrams, lyrics, and spiritual odes also possess great merit. He was an accomplished linguist, and was well versed in mathematics and physical science. Died in 1664.

See J. HERMANN, "Ueber A. Gryphius; literar-historischer Versuch," 1851; CASPAR KNORR, "Gedächtniss A. Gryphii," 1665.

Gryphius, (Christian,) a son of the preceding, was born at Fraustadt in 1649. His "History of the Orders of Knighthood" (1697) is his best work. Died in 1706. Gryphius, (Sebastian,) a learned and celebrated printer, born in Suabia in 1493, settled at Lyons. Among his publications was a Latin Bible, (1550.) Died at Lyons in 1556.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Gryph'on or Grif'fon, [Lat. GRY'PHUS or GRYPS, (plural GRY'PHES;) Gr. Γρύψ; Fr. GRIFFON, gRe'fo'\',] a monster of the classic mythology, having the body of a lion with the head and wings of an eagle. (See SEEMOORGH.

Guadagni, goo-â-dân'yee, (LEOPOLDO ANDREA,) an Italian jurist, born at Florence in 1705; died in 1785. Guadagnini, goo-â-dân-yee'nee, (GIAMBATTISTA,) an

Italian ecclesiastic and controversial writer, born at Pia-

Italian ecclesiastic and controversial writer, born at Placenza about 1720; dicd in 1806.

Guadagnoli, goo-â-dân-yo'lee, (FILIPPO,) an Italian Orientalist, born at Magliano about 1596. He became professor of Arabic in the college di Sapienza at Rome. He published "Institutiones Linguæ Arabicæ," and an "Apology for Christianity," etc., (in Latin,) which is esteemed a standard work. Died in 1656.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Gua de Malves, de, deh gå deh målv, (Jean Paul.,) a French mathematician, born at Carcassonne in 1713, became professor of philosophy in the College of France. He was a member of the Academy of Sciences, and published several scientific treatises. Died in 1788.

lished several scientific treatises. Died in 1788.

See Desessarrs, "Siècles littéraires de la France."

Guadet, gã'da', (Marguerite Élie, la French statesman, and one of the principal leaders of the Girondist party, was born near Bordeaux in 1758. He was a deputy in 1791 to the Legislative Assembly, where, says Lamartine, "he formed with Vergniaud and Gensonné a triumvirate of talent, opinion, and eloquence." One of his first acts was to accuse the French emigrants of of his first acts was to accuse the French emigrants of conspiracy against the government; and in 1792 he supported the decree of accusation against the brothers of the king, which was passed. He was soon after a deputy from Bordeaux to the National Convention, where he was conspicuous for his bold and vehement eloquence. In common with his colleagues, he at last yielded to the rage of the populace, and voted for the death of the king, after having appealed in vain to the people to sustain them in their efforts to preserve his life. On the

downfall of his party, Guadet took refuge with his friends, near Bordeaux, where he was discovered, and was exe-

cuted in that city in July, 1794.

See Lamartine, "History of the Girondists;" Thiers, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guagnino, goo-ân-yee'no, (ALESSANDRO,) a historian, was born at Verona in 1548. He served in the Polish army against the Russians, and wrote a "History of Poland," ("Rerum Polonicarum Libri tres," 1574,) which is praised for accuracy and elegance. Died in 1614.

See Adelung, "Uebersicht der Reisenden in Russland bis 1700."

Gualandi, goo-â-lân'dee, (MICHELANGELO,) an Italian antiquary, born at Bologna in 1793. He published a valuable work on the fine arts, entitled "Memorie origi-

Gualdim-Paes, gwâl-deen' pâ-ês', a Portuguese ecclesiastic, born at Braga, founded, about 1160, the magnificent monastery of Thomar. Died in 1195.

Gualdo-Priorato, goo-âl'do pre-o-râ'to, (GALEAZZO,)

Count of Comazzo, an Italian soldier, diplomatist, and historian, born at Vicenza in 1606. He served succes-sively under Maurice, Prince of Orange, Count Mansfeld, and Wallenstein, and was afterwards sent on various important missions. He wrote a "History of the Wars of Ferdinand II. and Ferdinand III.," a "History of Wallenstein," (1643,) and other works. Died in 1678.

See M. A. Zorzi, "Vita di Gualdo-Priorato," in the "Opuscoli scientifici," Venice, 1728; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gualterus, gwâl-tā'rus, sometimes written Gualther, (RUDOLF,) a Swiss divine, born at Zurich in 1518, was a son-in-law of Zwingle. He became first minister of

Zurich, and wrote several popular works. Died in 1586. Gualtieri, (GIOVANNI.) See CIMABUE.

Gualtieri, goo-âl-te-ā'ree, (NICCOLÒ,) an Italian physician and naturalist, born in Tuscany in 1688, was professor of medicine at Pisa. Died in 1744.

Guarco, goo-an'ko, (Antoniotto,) a son of Niccolò, noticed below, became Doge of Genoa in 1394. He was assassinated at Pavía about 1404.

Guarco, (NICCOLÒ,) was elected Doge of Genoa in 1378. Under his rule a war was carried on between the Genoese and the Venetians. Died in 1383.

Guardi, goo-an'dee, (Francesco,) a painter, born at Venice in 1712, was a pupil and successful imitator of Canaletto. He painted Venetian scenery and architecture. Died in 1793. See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

Guarienti, goo-â-re-ên'tee, Guariento, goo-â-re-ên'to, or Guariero, goo-â-re-ā'ro, written also Guarente, an Italian painter, who lived about 1360-90. He painted the hall of the Grand Council at Venice, which in 1508 was renewed by Tintoretto.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters."

Guarin, ga'ran', (PIERRE,) a French ecclesiastic and distinguished Orientalist, born in Normandy in 1678. He published "Grammatica Hebraica et Chaldaica,"

and other valuable works. Died in Paris in 1729.

Guarini, goo-â-ree'nee, (CAMILLO Guarino—goo-â-ree'no,) an Italian architect, born at Módena in 1624.

Among his works are the Chapel Royal at Turin, and the Convent of the Theatines at Módena. Died in 1683.

See QUATREMÈRE DE QUINCY, "Vies des plus célèbres Architectes."

Guarini, (GIAMBATTISTA,) son of Guarini da Verona, noticed below, became professor of Greek at Ferrara, and numbered among his pupils Aldus Manutius and Giraldus. He wrote a treatise "On the Sect of Epi-Giraldus. He wrote a treatise "On the Sect of Epi-curus," ("De Secta Epicuri,") and other works in Latin, and made translations from Demosthenes, Dion Chrysostom, and Saint Gregory Nazianzen. Died in 1513.

See TIRABOSCHI, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Guarini, (GIAMBATTISTA,) a celebrated Italian poet, born at Ferrara December 10, 1537. He became professor of rhetoric in his native city about 1560, and was afterwards patronized by Alfonso, Duke of Ferrara, who made him a charalist and completed him in transition. made him a chevalier and employed him in various diplomatic missions. For these services he received little except empty honours. He published in 1590 his "Pastor Fido," a pastoral tragi-comedy, in verse, which met with brilliant success and was translated into the

principal languages of Europe. Guarini was the author of other dramas, and of a number of sonnets and madrigals. He was a friend of the poet Tasso. Died in Venice in 1612.

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana;" Ginguenë, "Histoire Littéraire d'Italie;" Apostolo Zeno, "Vila del Guarini," in the "Galleria di Minerva;" Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Nicéron, "Mémoires;" "Lives of the Italian Poets," by Rev. Henry Stebbing, London, 1831.

Guarini da Verona, goo-â-ree'nee dâ và-ro'nâ, [Lat. VARI'NUS,] one of the restorers of classical literature in Italy, born at Verona in 1370. He studied Greek at Constantinople under Chrysoloras, and brought with him on his return a valuable collection of manuscripts. He afterwards became professor of Greek at Florence or Verona, being, it is said, the first Italian who publicly taught that language. He made a Latin translation of the first ten books of Strabo, and of portions of Plutarch. Died in 1460.

See Rosmini, "Vita e Disciplina di Guarini Veronese," etc., 3 vols., 1805; Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Nicéron, "Mémoires;" Paolo Giovio, "Elogia Virorum illustrium."

Guarino. See FAVORINUS.
Guarnacci, goo-aR-nât/chee, (MARIO,) an Italian prelate and antiquary, born at Volterra in 1701, published, among other works, a "Dissertation on the Twelve Tables." Died in 1785.

Guarnieri-Ottoni, goo-ar-ne-ā'ree ot-to'nee, (Aure-

LIO,) an Italian antiquary, born at Osimo in 1748, wrote a work on the Claudian Way, etc. Died in 1788.

Guasco, da, dã goo-âs'ko, (OTTAVIANO,) a writer, born at Pinerolo, in Piedmont, in 1712, published a work entitled "Satires of Prince Cantemir," etc., also an "Essay on the State of Sciences in France under Charles VI.," etc. Guasco was an intimate friend of Montesquieu. Died in 1781.

Guaspre, Le. See DUGHET.

Guatemozin, gwå-te-mo'zin, or Quah-te-mot'zin, son-in-law and successor of Montezuma, Emperor of Mexico, was the last prince of the Aztec dynasty. After a brave defence of his capital against the Spaniards, he was forced to capitulate, and was taken prisoner. He was then cruelly tortured, by order of Cortez, to compel him to reveal where the treasures of the empire were concealed. Being afterwards unjustly accused of exciting his subjects to rebellion, he was put to death without any form of trial, in 1522. "Among all the names of barbarian princes, there are few entitled to a higher place on the roll of fame than Guatemozin. He was called to the throne in the convulsed and expiring hours of the mon-archy, when the banded nations of Anahuac and the fierce European were thundering at the gates of the capital. No one can refuse his admiration to the intrepid spirit which could prolong a defence of his city while one stone was left upon another; and our sympathies for the time are inevitably thrown more into the scale of the rude chieftain thus battling for his country's freedom, than into that of his civilized and successful antagonist." (Prescott's "Conquest of Mexico," vols. ii. and iii.)

Guay, gh, (JACQUES,) a French gem-engraver, born at Marseilles in 1715; died in 1787.

Guay-Trouin. See DUGUAY-TROUIN.

Guazzesi, goo-ât-sā'see, (LORENZO) an Italian littérateur, born at Arezzo in 1708. He published several

historical works. Died in 1764.

Guazzo, goo-ât'so, (MARCo,) an Italian poet and littérateur, born at Padua about 1496; died in 1556.

Guazzo, (STEFANO,) an Italian poet and essayist,

born at Casali in 1530; died in 1593.

Gubbio, da, da goob'be-o, (ODERIGI,) an Italian painter, born at Gubbio, near Perugia, was a friend of Dante, who mentions him with honour in his great poem. He worked at Bologna, and was distinguished as a painter of missals and miniatures. Died about 1300.

Gubernatis, (Angelo De,) an Italian author, born at Turin in 1840. He has written on mythology, and is also a journalist, poet, and critic.

Gubitz, goo'bits, (FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a German engraver and littérateur, born at Leipsic in 1786. He wrote several dramas, and other works.

Gudenof. See Godoonof.

Guđin, gu'dan', (Jean Antoine Théodore,) a celebrated marine painter, born in Paris in 1802, was a pupil of Girodet. Among his best works are "The Storm in the Bay of Algiers," a "View of Constantinople," "The Shipwreck," and a "View of Gibraltar." Died in 1880.

Gudin de la Brenellerie gii/42n/del 12hech... 21(1)

Gudin de la Brenellerie, gü'dân' deh la breh-nêl're', (PAUL PHILIPPE,) a French dramatic poet, born in Paris in 1738. He published a number of tragedies, and a mock-heroic poem entitled "The Conquest of Naples by Charles VIII." Died in 1812.

See "Notice sur Gudin de la Brenellerie," Paris, 1812.

Gudin de la Sablonnière, gü'dân' deh la sa'blo'ne-air', (César Charles Étienne,) Count, a French general, born at Montargis in 1768. He distinguished himself at Eylau, (1807,) Eckmühl, and Wagram, (1809,) and was killed at Volutina-Gora, in Russia, in 1812.

Gudius, goo'de-ûs, or Gude, goo'deh, (GOTTLOB FRIEDRICH,) a German minister and writer, born at

Lauban in 1701; died in 1756.

See Meissner, "Gedächtnissrede auf Gude," 1756.

Gudius or Gude, (MARQUARD,) a German philologist and antiquary, born at Rensburg in 1635, became councillor to the King of Denmark. He collected many manuscripts and Greek and Latin inscriptions, which

were published in 1731. Died in 1689.

Gudmundsson, good/moond/son, (Thorgeir,) a distinguished scholar and antiquary of Iceland, born in 1794, was one of the founders of the Society of Northern

1794, was one of the founders of the Society of Northern Antiquaries at Copenhagen in 1845.

Gudmundus, good-moon'dus, (ANDREAS,) a learned Icelander, wrote several antiquarian works, and a "Lexicon Islandico-Latinum." Died in 1654.

Guébriant, de, deh gá'bre'ôn', (Jean Baptiste Budes—büd,) Comte, a French marshal, born in Brittany in 1602. He served with great distinction in Germany during several campaigns of the Thirty Year.' many during several campaigns of the Thirty Years' war, and in 1641 gained a signal victory over the Imperial troops at Wolfenbüttel. He was made a marshal in 1642. He was mortally wounded at Rothweil in 1643.

See LE LABOUREUR, "Histoire du Maréchal de Guébriant," 1657.

Guébriant, de, (RENÉE du Bec-Crispin—dii bêk'knes'pan',) wife of the preceding, was appointed in 1643 ambassadress-extraordinary to the King of Poland, being, it is said, the first woman who ever acted in that capacity independently of her husband. Died in 1659.

See "Lettres de Madame de Guébriant à la Princesse-Palatine Anne de Gonzague."

Guédier de Saint-Aubin, gà'de-à' den sân'tō'bân', (HENRI MICHEL,) a French theologian, born at Gournaythe Two Covenants," (7 vols., 1741.) Died in 1742.

Gueel y Rente, Hal e rên'ta, (Don José,) a Spanish writer and statesman, born at Havana about 1820. He

writer and statesman, born at Havana about 1820. He studied in Spain, became a deputy to the Cortes about 1854, and was re-elected in 1857. He had married in 1848 the Infanta Josefa, sister of the King of Spain. He has published poems entitled "Tears of the Heart" ("Lagrimas del Corazon") and "Sorrows of the Heart," ("Amarguras del Corazon,") and "Thoughts Moral and Political."

Guelf, Guelph, gwêlf, or Welf, ŵêlf, the name of a noble family in Germany, the founder of which lived in

the time of Charlemagne.

Guelfo, gwêl'fo, Welfo, or Guelf II. flourished in the eleventh century. He was engaged in a contest with the emperor Conrad II., which was the beginning of the long strife between the Dukes of Bavaria and the German emperors.

Guelfo III was created Duke of Carinthia by the emperor Henry III. as a reward for his services in the

war with the Hungarians. Died about 1055

Guelfo IV., called THE GREAT, was made Duke of Bavaria by Henry IV., but subsequently took up arms against him. After alternate victories and defeats, a peace was concluded in 1097. Died about 1120.

Guelfo V. succeeded his father, Guelfo IV., as Duke of Bavaria. He married Matilda, the heiress of Tuscany, and widow of Godfrey, Duke of Lorraine. After she had made a donation of her domains to the Church of Rome. Guelfo returned to Germany, where he took part

with Henry V. in his quarrel with his father, Henry IV.

Guelfo VI., nephew of Guelfo V., and son of Henry the Black, was born in 1115. Having embraced the cause of his nephew, Henry the Lion, in his contest with the emperor Conrad III., he was defeated by that sovereign at Weinsberg in 1140. It was on this occasion that the war-cry of Guelphs (or Welfs) and Ghibelines was first used, the latter name being derived from Waiblingen, the seat of the Hohenstaufen family at Würtemberg. Died in 1191. The popes having taken sides with the Guelphs, the names of Guelph and Ghibeline were used to designate the parties of the emperor and the pope.

See EICHHORN, "Urgeschichte des Hauses der Welfen;" Stsmondl, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes."

Guénard, gà'nẵR', (ÉLISABETH,) Baronne de Méré, a romance-writer, born in Paris in 1751; died in 1829. Guéneau de Montbéliard, gà'nō'deh mòn'bà'le-ఔr',

(PHILIBERT,) an eminent French naturalist, born at Semur-en-Auxois in 1720. He was an intimate friend of Buffon, and prepared the ornithological department "Encyclopédie," and wrote an "Abridgment of the History and the Memoirs of the Academy of Sciences," (4 vols., 1770.) Died in 1785.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Guénée, gà'nà', (Antoine,) an eminent French ecclesiastic and controversial writer, born at Étampes in 1717, was for many years professor of rhetoric in the college Du Plessis in Paris. In 1785 he obtained the abbey of Loroy, in the diocese of Bourges. He wrote a very able work, entitled "Letters of some Portuguese, German, and Polish Jews to Voltaire," etc., in which he defends the Old Testament against Voltaire, clearly convicting him of contradictions and of ignorance. Died in 1803.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Guenzi, goo-ên'zee, (GIOVANNI FRANCESCO,) an Italian poet and translator, born in 1713; died in 1753.

Guépin, gà'pân', (AUGUSTE,) a French writer and physician, born at Pontivy about 1805. His chief work is "The Philosophy of Socialism," (1850.)

Guérard, gà'râr', (BENJAMIN EDME CHARLES,) a

French antiquary, born at Montbard in 1797. He was an assistant librarian in the Royal Library of Paris, and published treatises on the social state of France in the

middle ages. Died in 1854.

Guérard, (Robert,) a French Benedictine monk, born at Rouen about 1641. He published an "Abridgment of the Bible," (1707.) Died in 1715.

Guerazzi, (Francesco Domenico,) an Italian writer and Tiboral statesman born at Lordon in 1807. In 1818. Liberal statesman, born at Leghorn in 1805. In 1848 he was appointed president of the cabinet and minister of the interior by the grand duke Leopold II. He was the author of the "Siege of Florence," ("Assedio di Firenze,") and other historical romances, and an "Apology for the Political Life of F. D. Guerazzi," (1851.)

See "Memorie di F. D. Guerrazzi," 1848, written by himself.

Guerchin. See Guercino.

Guerchois, le, leh gers'shwâ', (Madelène,) a French lady, eminent for her talents and piety, born in Paris in 1679, was a sister of Chancellor D'Aguesseau. She wrote "Christian Reflections on the Historical Books of the Old Testament." Died in 1740.

Guerchy, de, deh gers'she', (Claude François Louis Régnier,) Comte, a French general, born in 1715 served in Flanders under Marshal Save and paragraphy.

1715, served in Flanders under Marshal Saxe, and particularly distinguished himself at Fontenoy and Hastenbeck, (1757.) He was afterwards ambassador to London. Died in 1767.

See "Lettres et Mémoires du Maréchal de Saxe."

Guercino, gwêr-chee'no or goo-êr-chee'no, [Fr. Guerchin, gêr'shân',] (Giovanni Francesco Barbieri—bar-be-ā'ree,) called Guercino da Cento, a celebrated Italian painter, born at Cento, near Bologna, in 1590. He at first painted in the style of the Caracci, but he afterwards adopted that of Caravaggio. Among his master-pieces are "The Death of Dido," "Santa Petronilla," in the Capitol at Rome, "Aurora," a fresco Rome, Guelfo returned to Germany, where he took part in the Villa Ludovisi, a "Saint William," and "Angels

weeping over the Dead Body of Christ." Guercino was an intimate friend of Guido Reni. He worked many years at Cento, from which he removed to Bologna in 1642. His works are mostly oil-paintings, and include about a hundred altar-pieces. Died at Bologna in 1666.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy;" Calvi, "Notizie della Vita e delle Opere di G. F. Barbieri," 1808; Domenico C. Mora, "Vite di Benvenuto Tisio e di G. F. Barbieri," 1842; Charles Blanc, "Histoire des Peintres;" Bryan, "Dictionary of Painters."

Gueret, geh-ra', (GABRIEL,) a French lawyer and miscellaneous writer, born in Paris in 1641. Among his principal works are his "Conversations on the Eloquence of the Pulpit and the Bar," "Parnassus Reformed," and "War of the Authors." Died in 1688.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Guericke, ger'rik-keh, (HEINRICH ERNST FERDINAND,) a German theologian, born at Wettin, in Prussian Saxony, in 1803, published a "Manual of Church History," (1833,) and other works.

Guericke, von, fon ger'ik-keh or ga'rik-keh, (Otto,)

a celebrated German savant and experimental philoso-pher, born at Magdeburg in 1602. Having studied mathematics and mechanics at Leyden, he visited France and England. After his return, he was made in 1646 burgomaster of Magdeburg. In 1650 he invented the air-pump, of which he made the first public experiment before the Diet at Ratisbon in 1651. Having fitted together two large hollow hemispheres made of copper and brass, with strong rings attached to them, to which horses were harnessed, he exhausted the air from the globe; and it was only after the number of horses was increased to upwards of thirty that the parts were separated. He was also the inventor of the instrument called Guericke's Weather Mannikin, which was used, before the invention of the barometer, to denote the changes of the weather. He published in 1672 a work entitled "New Magdeburgian Experiments, as they are called, relating to a Vacuum," ("Experimenta Nova, ut vocant, Magdeburgica, de vacuo Spatio.") Died in 1686.

See Fontenelle, "Éloges historiques des Académiciens;" JÖCHER, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Guerin, ga'ran', (ADOLPHE CLAUDE,) COLONEL, a French officer, born at Mortagne in 1805, served in several campaigns in Algeria as chief of engineers. He sub-sequently distinguished himself in the Crimean war, and was killed in June, 1855, at the siege of Sebastopol, where he had rendered important scrvices as chief of the staff of engineers.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guérin, (FRANÇOIS,) a French scholar, born in Touraine in 1681, translated Livy and Tacitus into French.

Died in 1751.

Guérin, (GILLES,) an able French sculptor, born in

Guérin, (GILLES,) an able French sculptor, born in Paris in 1606. He was employed in the decoration of the Louvre. Among his chief works is a statue of Louis XIV. Died in 1678.

Guérin, (JEAN BAPTISTE PAULIN,) a French painter, born at Toulon in 1783, worked at Paris. Among his productions are "Adam and Eve driven from Eden," (1827,) and a "Holy Family," (1829.) Died in 1855.

Guérin, (JOSEPH XAVIER,) a French physician and naturalist, born at Avignon in 1775. Among his works are a "Panorama of Avignon and Vaucluse," (1829,) and "Meteorologic Observations," (1839.) Died in 1850.

Guérin, (JULES,) a French physician, born at Boussu (Belgium) in 1801. He studied and afterwards resided

(Belgium) in 1801. He studied and afterwards resided at Paris. He gave special attention to malformations of the feet, and wrote an able treatise on Orthopedy, (16 vols., 1837,) which gained the prize of the Academy of

Guérin, (NICOLAS FRANÇOIS,) a French scholar and writer, born at Nancy in 1711; died in 1782.

Guérin, (PIERRE NARCISSE,) BARON, an eminent French painter, born in Paris in 1774, was a pupil of Regnault. He produced about 1800 "Marcus Sextus" and "Phèdre et Hippolyte," which had great popularity. His subjects are mostly antique, and his style is classic. His chief merits are purity of contour, good taste in details, and harmony of colour. He was director of the French Academy at Rome from 1822 to 1828.

his works are "Aurora and Cephalus," (1810,) "Did) listening to Æneas," (1817,) and a "Clytemnestra." He died at Rome in 1833.

See QUATREMÈRE DE QUINCY, "Notice sur la Vie de P. Guérin," 1833; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guérin, de, deh gà'rân', (Eugenie,) a French writer, born at the château Du Cayla, in Languedoc, in 1805. born at the château Du Cayla, in Languedoc, in 1805. She was endowed with rare intelligence, and was an example of deep and fervent piety. Her life may be said to have been absorbed in her brother Maurice, to whom she was intensely devoted. She died in May, 1848, leaving a Journal and Letters, which were published in 1863. "Her Journal," says the "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1864, "is the outpouring of one of the purest and most saintly minds that ever existed upon earth. The style is exquisitely beautiful, and it lingers in the memory like the dying tones of an Arolian have in the memory like the dying tones of an Æolian harp, full of ineffable sweetness. Amidst the impurity which has so long flooded French literature, it is delightful to has so long flooded French literature, it is delightful to come upon the streams of thought that flowed in limpid clearness from the fountain of her mind, and to find in a young French girl a combination of piety and genius with so much felicity and force of expression that her countrymen have not scrupled to compare her style to that of Pascal Minuself."

Guérin, de, (MAURICE du Cayla—dük¼¹/å′,) a French poet, brother of the preceding, was born near Albi, in Languedoc, in 1810. He died prematurely in 1839, leaving several poetical fragments, among which is "Le Centaure," "This revealed," says Sainte-Beuve, "a nature taure." "This revealed," says Sainte-Beuve, "a nature of talent so new, so powerful, so vast, that the word genius seems appropriate to it." His Letters, Poems, etc. were published in 1860, under the title of "Maurice de Guérin: Reliquiæ," (2 vols.,) preceded by a biographical notice of the author by Sainte-Beuve.

See Sainte-Beuve. "Causeries du Lundi;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Fraser's Magazine" for January, 1863.

Guérin du Rocher, gå'rån' dii ro'shå', (PIERRE,) a learned French Jesuit, born at Falaise in 1731, wrote "The True History of Fabulous Times," (3 vols., 1776.) He was massacred in September, 1792.

He was massacred in September, 1792.

Guérin-Méneville, gử rắn' màn vèl', (FÉLIX ÉDOUARD,) a French naturalist, born at Toulon in 1799, pub-ARD), a Friedin Haturalst, Both at Total in 1799, published a "Magazine of Zoology, Comparative Anatomy, and Palæontology," (33 vols., 1831-44,) and other works.

Guernier. See Deguernier.

Guernier. See Duguernier.

Gueronnière. See La Gueronnière.

Gueronniere. See LA GUERONNIERE.
Guéroult, ga'roo', (ADOLPHE,) a French journalist,
born at Radepont (Eure) in 1810. He became chief
editor of the "Presse," a daily paper of Paris, in 1857.
Gueroult, geh-roo', (PIERRE CLAUDE BERNARD,) a
French classical scholar, born at Rouen in 1744. He
was director of the Normal School at Paris under the
empire. He translated Pliny's "Natural History," (3
vols., 1803,) and some works of Cicero. Died in 1821.
Guerra, goo-gr'râ or gw'râ', (GIOVANNL) an Italian

Guerra, goo-êr'râ or gwêr'râ, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian architect and painter, born at Módena in 1544. He was employed by Sixtus V. to adorn the Vatican and Quirinal palace. Died in 1618.

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Guerre, de la, deh la gair, (ÉLISABETH CLAUDE Jacquet—zhā'ka',) a French lady, celebrated for her musical talents, was born in Paris about 1659. Among her compositions are a Te Deum and a number of cantatas. Died in 1729.

Guerre-Dumolard, gair dü'mo'lār',(JEAN,) a French urist, born at Allevard (Dauphiné) in 1761; died in 1845. Guerrero, ger-ra'ro, (VINCENTE,) a Mexican partisan

leader, who became President of Mexico in April, 1829. He was supplanted or overpowered about the end of that year by Bustamente. Having afterwards appealed to arms, he was defeated, taken prisoner, and executed in February, 1831. Guerrini, gwer-ree'nee, (GIACOMO,) an Italian painter,

born at Cremona in 1718; died in 1793. Guesclin. See Du Guesclin.

Guess, gess, or Se-quoy'ah, (George,) a half-breed Cherokee Indian, born about 1770, was noted as the inventor of the Cherokee syllabic alphabet, consisting Among of eighty-five characters, representing the syllables in

ase among the Cherokees. It has proved a great success, having been employed both in writing and printing.

He lived in Georgia, from which he removed with his tribe beyond the Mississippi. Died in 1843.

Guettard, g½'tắR', (JEAN ÉTIENNE,) a celebrated French naturalist and physician, born at Étampes in 1715. He studied natural science under Réaumur in Paris, and in 1743 was elected a member of the Academy of Sciences. He was afterwards appointed by the Duke of Orléans keeper of his cabinet of natural history. He first ascertained the volcanic nature of the mountains of Auvergne, and determined the true character of organic remains which had been only partially recognized before. He was the author of "Memoirs on some Mountains of France formerly Volcanoes," (1752,) a treatise "On the Granites of France compared with those of Egypt," (1755,) and other valuable works. Died in Paris in 1786.

See Condorcet, "Éloge de Guettard;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gueulette, guh'lêt', (Thomas Simon,) a popular writer, born in Paris in 1683, published numerous tales in the Oriental style, and several comedies. Died in 1766. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Guevara, gå-vå'rå, (Don Felipe Ladron y—lå-drön' e,) a Spanish painter, born about 1510, was a pupil or friend of Titian. He distinguished himself at the siege of Tunis under Charles V. in 1535. Died in 1563.

Guevara, (Luis Velez de las Dueñas y—vã'lêth dà lãs doo-ên'yâs e,) a celebrated Spanish dramatist, born and public in Andalusia in 1574. His works are principally come.

da las doo-en'yas e, j a celebrated Spanish dramatist, born in Andalusia in 1574. His works are principally comedies, which were highly popular at the time, and were commended by Lope de Vega. He also published a witty satirical romance, entitled "El Diablo cojuelo," ("The Lame Devil,") said to have been the original of Le Sage's "Diable boiteux." Died in 1646.

See TICKNOR, "History of Spanish Literature."

Guevara, (SEBASTIAN Velez—vā'lēth,) a Spanish poet, born at Valladolid in 1558, published a continuation of the "Romancero," or collection of Spanish romances (MSA). Died in 1572

romances, (1594.) Died in 1610.

See Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature."

Guevara, de, då gå-vå'rå, (Antonio,) a Spanish prelate and historian, born in the province of Alava about 1490, was preacher and historiographer to Charles V. of Germany. He was afterwards created Bishop of Mondonedo. His "History of Marcus Aurelius," published in 1529, is said to contain less truth than fiction. He also began a "History of Charles V.," which was never published. His "Golden Epistles" were translated into French and English. Died in 1544.

See TICKNOR, "History of Spanish Literature."

Guevara, de, (Antonio,) a relative of the preceding, was appointed almoner to Philip II. of Spain. He wrote several commentaries on the Scriptures.

Guevara, de, (Juan N.,) a Spanish painter and brilliant colorist, born at Malaga in 1631, was a pupil of Alonzo Cano. Died in 1698.

Guez de Balzac. See Balzac. Guffroy, gü'frwâ', (Armand Benoît Joseph,) a French journalist and politicjan of the Jacobin faction, born at Arras in 1740. He was elected to the National Convention in 1792, and in 1793 became a member of the change of public safety. He voted for the death of the king.

the king. Died in 1800. Guglielmi, gool-yêl'mee, (PIETRO,) one of the most celebrated Italian composers of his time, born at Massa-He studied at Naples under Durante, Carrara in 1727. and subsequently visited Venice, Dresden, and London. He was appointed chapel-master at the Vatican in 1793. Among his operas, which amount to more than two hundred, we may name "Iphigenia in Aulide," "Clemenza di Tito," "Didone," "Tamerlano," and "Don Ambrogio." Died in 1804.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Guglielmini, gool-yêl-mee'nee, (DOMENICO,) an emi-Guibert, (Joseph Hippolyte,) a French theopher, born at Bologna in 1655, became professor of mathematics in his native city in 1686, and of theoretic medicine at Padua in 1702. He published a "Dissertation on the Nature and Origin of Comets," "The Measure of Running Waters," "Hydrostatic Epistles," "Physical Guibert, (Joseph Hippolyte,) a French theologian and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became Archbishop of Tours in 1859, and Archbishop of Paris in 1871. In 1873 he was created a cardinal.

Guibert (Joseph Hippolyte,) a French theologian and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became Archbishop of Tours in 1859, and Archbishop of Paris in 1871. In 1873 he was created a cardinal.

Guibert, (Joseph Hippolyte,) a French theologian and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became Archbishop of Tours in 1859, and Archbishop of Paris in 1871. In 1873 he was created a cardinal.

Guibert, (Joseph Hippolyte,) a French theologian and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became Archbishop of Tours in 1859, and Archbishop of Paris in 1871. In 1873 he was created a cardinal.

Guibert, (Joseph Hippolyte,) a French theologian and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became Archbishop of Tours in 1859, and Archbishop of Paris in 1871. In 1873 he was created a cardinal.

Guibert, (Joseph Hippolyte,) a French theologian and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became Archbishop of Tours in 1859, and Archbishop of Paris in 1871. In 1873 he was created a cardinal.

Guibert de Nogent, gerbalant and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became Archbishop of Tours in 1871. In 1873 he was created a cardinal.

sico-Mathematical Treatise on the Nature of Rivers," (1697,) and other valuable works. He had been appointed in 1686 intendant of water-works, and gained distinction as a hydraulic engineer. Died in 1710.

See Morgagn, "Vita di Guglielmini," prefixed to his Works, 1719; FONTENELLE, "Éloge de Guglielmini," 1710; NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Guglielmo d'Apulia, gool-yel'mo da-poo'le-a, [Fr. GUILLAUME DE POUILLE, ge'yōm' deh pool or poo'ye, | an Italian writer of the eleventh century, was the author of a historical poem, in Latin, "On the Deeds of the Normans in Sicily," etc., first published in 1582.

Guhr, goor, (Karl Wilhelm Ferdinand), a German in Silverian 1782.

Among his operas is

composer, born in Silesia in 1787. Among his operas is "Aladdin, or the Wonderful Lamp." Died in 1848.

Guhrauer, goo'row'er, (GotTschalk (got'shalk) EDUARD,) a German littérateur, born in Posen in 1809, published a "Biography of Leibnitz," (2 vols., 1842,) which is commended, "Goethe's Correspondence with Knebel," (2 vols., 1852,) and other works. Died in 1854.

Guhyākā or Guhyaca, gooh'ya-ka. In the Hindoo mythology, the Guhyakas, the servants of Kuvêra, (the deformed good of riches) are a kind of denous into which

deformed god of riches,) are a kind of demons into which transmigrate the souls of men particularly addicted to

covetousness and selfishness.

Gui d'Arezzo. See GUIDO D'AREZZO. Gui da Ravenna, goo-ee' då rå-vên'nå, an Italian historian of the ninth century, wrote a "History of the Roman Pontiffs," and a "History of the Gothic War,"

Roman Pontiffs," and a "History of the Gothic War," (in Latin,) neither of which is extant.

Gui de Crema. See Paschal III.

Gui de Doucié, ge deh doo'se-à', a French poet of the fourteenth century, of whose writings only fragments are extant. He translated into French the "Consolation of Philosophy" by Boethius.

Gui de Lusignan. See Guy de Lusignan.

Guibal, ge'bāi', (Barthélemy,) a French sculptor and architect, born at Nîmes in 1600: died in 1757.

and architect, born at Nîmes in 1699; died in 1757.

and architect, born at Nîmes in 1699; died in 1757.

Guibal, (NICOLAS,) a French painter, son of the preceding, born at Lunéville in 1725; died in 1784.

Guibaud, ge'bō', (EUSTACHE,) a French Janscnist, born at Hières in 1711. He wrote "Groans of a Penitent Soul," and other devotional works. Died in 1794.

Guibert, ge'bair', Archbishop of Ravenna, was a native of Parma. He was made anti-pope by Henry IV. of Germany, with the name of Clement III., and in opposition to Hildebrand, (Gregory VII.) Guibert, having crowned Henry emperor, was enabled by his protection to resist successively three legitimate popes. Died in 1100. in 1100.

Guibert, MADAME, a French writer, born at Versailles in 1725, published a number of poems and dramas,

which were popular at the time. Died in 1788.

Guibert, de, deh ge-bair', (CHARLES BENOÎT,)

COMTE, a French general, born at Montauban in 1715, served with distinction in Italy and Flanders, and subsequently against the Prussians in the Seven Years' war. Died in 1786.

Guibert, de, (JACQUES ANTOINE HIPPOLYTE,) COMTE, a popular and witty French author, born at Montauban in 1743, was the son of the preceding. He accompanied his father in the Seven Years' war, (1756-62,) and studied military tactics with great success. In 1773 he nied his father in the Seven Years' war, (1750-62,) and studied military tactics with great success. In 1773 he published a "General Essay on Tactics," which obtained a European celebrity and was read with avidity even by the ladies. Voltaire complimented the author in a short poem entitled "La Tactique." His tragedy the "Constable Bourbon" excited in the salons of Paris a temporary admirator scarcely equalled by the tracerded temporary admiration scarcely equalled by that accorded to the productions of the greatest tragic poets; but this is not justified by the intrinsic merit of the work. In 1786 he was chosen a member of the French Academy. He died in 1790. Madame de Staël in the same year composed a eulogy on him. The letters of Mademoiselle L'Espinasse to him were greatly admired.

Guibert, (JOSEPH HIPPOLYTE,) a French theologian and ecclesiastic, born at Aix in 1802. He became

in 1053, wrote a history of the first crusade, entitled "Gesta Dei per Francos," published in Paris in 1651.

Died in 1124.

Guicciardini, gwe-char-dee'nee or goo-èt-châr-dee'-Guicciardini, gwe-char-dee'nee or goo-et-char-dee'nee, [Lat. GUICCIARDI'NUS; Fr. GUICHARDIN, ge'shār'dān',] (FRANCESCO,) an eminent Italian historian and diplomatist, born at Florence in 1482. At the early age of twenty-three he became professor of jurisprudence in his native city. He was appointed by Pope Leo X. Governor of Módena and Reggio in 1518, and he also enjoyed the favour of Adrian VI. and Clement VII. The latter, having become the ally of France, intrusted Guicciardini with the command of the pontifical troops, with the dini with the command of the pontifical troops, with the title of lieutenant-general of the Holy See. On the surrender of Florence to the Imperial army in 1530, he became the agent of the Medici in that city, and one of the commission of twelve called "the reformers of the state." commission of twelve called "the reformers of the state. Having greatly contributed to establish the tyranny of the Medici at Florence, he retired from public life about 1536, and devoted himself to the composition of his "History of Italy from 1494 to 1532," (1564.) It is esteemed a standard work, though somewhat prolix: it has been translated into Latin and French. Died in 1540.

His "History of Italy" "is well known," says Hallam,

"for the solidity of the reflections, the gravity and impartiality with which it is written, and the prolixity of the narrative. . . Guicciardini has generally held the first place among Italian historians, though he is by no means equal in literary merit to Machiavel." ("Intro-

duction to the Literature of Europe.")

See R. FIORENTINI, "Vita di F. Guicciardini," 1560; F. SANSO-VINO, "Vita di Guicciardini," 1665; G. ROSINI, "Saggio sulle Azioni e sulle Opere di F. Guicciardini," 1822; NICERON, "Mémoires;" GINGUENE, "Histoire littéraire d'Italie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1869.

Guicciardini, (Luigi,) a nephew of the preceding, was born at Florence in 1523. He resided many years in Antwerp, where he published a "Description of the Low Countries," and several other works. Died in

Guicciardinus. See Guicciardini. Guiccioli, gwet-cho'lee, (TERESA Gamba,) COUNT-ESS, a beautiful Italian lady, born in Romagna in 1801. She was married about 1817 to Count Guiccioli, a wealthy nobleman of Ravenna. She owes her celebrity to her liaison with Lord Byron, who appears to have loved her with as true and tender an affection as it was possible for a man of his character to do. In 1851 she was married to the Marquis de Boissy, a French senator and peer, (who was born at Paris in 1798; died in 1866.) Left a second time a widow, she has recently given to the world a book which has attracted much attention,-"My Recollections of Lord Byron and those of Eye-Witnesses of his Life," (London and Philadelphia, 1869;)-for, although she does not put her own name 1809; — for, although she does not put her own name to the work, there appears to be no doubt as to its authorship. She died at Rome in 1873.

See Moore, "Life of Byron," vol. ii.; VAPEREAU, "Dictionaire des Contemporains," under the head of Boissy, (HILAIRE-ETHENNE-OCTAVE ROUILLÉ, Marquis de.)

Guichard, ge'shār, (CLAUDE.) a French antiquary of the civteevith control born at Saint, Rambert en

Guichard, ge'shār', (CLAUDE,) a French antiquary of the sixteenth century, born at Saint-Rambert-enburgey, was historiographer to Charles Emanuel, Duke of Savoy. He published a work entitled "The Funerals and Various Methods of Burial among the Romans, Greeks," etc., (1581.) Died in 1607.

Guichard, (Jean François,) a French poet and dramatist, born near Melun in 1731; died in 1811.

Guichard, (Louis Anastase—ā'nā'stāz',) a French ecclesiastic, wrote a "History of Socinianism," and other works. Died in 1737.

works. Died in 1737.

Guichardin. See Guicciardini.

Guiche, (PHILIBERT DE LA.) See LA GUICHE.

Guiche, (l'Hillbert de La.) See La Guiche.

Guiche, de, deh gèsh, (Armand de Gramont,)
Comte, a distinguished French general, born in 1638.
He served against the English in the campaign of 1666, and subsequently in Holland under Condé. He died in 1674, leaving "Memoirs concerning the United Provinces," etc.

See "Mémoires du Maréchal de Gramont."

1712. He was made a lieutenant-general in 1779, and commander of the marine of Brest. In 1780 he gained a victory over the English fleet under Admiral Rodney at Dominique, and sunk one of their ships. In 1781 De Guichen was in turn defeated by Admiral Kempenfeld, who took fifteen of his vessels. Died in 1790.

See GÉRARD, "Vies des plus célèbres Marins Français."

Guichenon, gesh'non', (SAMUEL,) a French historian, born at Mâcon in 1607, Was appointed historiographer of France and Savoy by Louis XIV., and created a count-palatine by Ferdinand III., Emperor of Germany. Ile published a "Genealogical History of the House of Savoy," and other similar works. Died in 1664.

See Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Guidal, ge'dål', (MAXIMILIEN JOSEPH,) a French officer, born at Grasse about 1760. Having joined the conspiracy of Mallet in 1812, he was executed by order

of Napoleon.
Guidalotti, goo-e-dã-lot'tee, (DIOMEDE,) an Italian scholar and poet, born at Bologna about 1482; died

in 1526.

Guide, Le. See GUIDO RENI.

Guide, Le. See GUIDO RENI.
Guidi, goo-ee'dee, or Guido, goo-ee'do, (CARLO
ALESSANDRO,) an Italian poet, born at Pavía in 1650.
Having visited Rome in 1683, he obtained the patronage of Christina, Queen of Sweden, who made him a member of her Academy. He was the author of "Amalasunta in Italia," "Endimione," a pastoral, and a number of sonnets and lyric poems of superior merit. He is ranked among the principal reformers of Italian poetry. Died in 1712.

See F. Arrena, "Vitæ Italorum," etc., vol. xi.; Crescimbeni, "Vita di Guidi," prefixed to his poems; "Lives of the Italian Poets," by Rev. Henry Stebeng; Nickron, "Mémoires;" G. Turroni, "Elogio storico di C. A. Guidi," 1827.

Guidi, (TOMMASO.) See MASACCIO.

Guidi da San Giovanni. See Masaccio. Guidiccioni, goo-e-dèt-cho'nee, (Cristoforo,) an Italian poet, born at Lucca about 1530, became Bishop of Ajaccio. He translated from the Greek the "Electra" of Sophocles and the "Bacchantes," the "Andromache," and the "Trojans" of Euripides." Died in 1582.

Guidiccioni, (GIOVANNI,) an Italian writer, born at Lucca about 1500. In 1534 he was appointed Governor of Rome by Pope Paul III., and the same year made Bishop of Fossombrone. He was soon after sent as nuncio to the emperor Charles V., whom he accompanied to Thuis He was the author of a number of panied to Tunis. He was the author of a number of poems, letters, and orations. Died in 1541.

See Longfellow's "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Guido, gwee'do or goo-ee'do, [Fr. Le Guide, leh ged,] or, more properly, Guido Reni, (goo-ee'do rā'-nee,) an eminent Italian painter, born at or near Bologna about 1575. He first studied under Denis Calvart, at Bologna, and was afterwards a pupil of the Caracci. Having resided many years at Rome, where he was liberally patronized by Pope Paul V., he returned to his native city and devoted himself to painting and to the instruction of young artists. His pictures are very numerous, both in oil and fresco. His first works are painted in the style of the Caracci; but he subsequently painted in the style of the Caracci; but he subsequently adopted in some degree that of Caravaggio. His pictures are models of grace, delicacy, and beauty of expression. He succeeded especially in pathetic and devotional subjects. Among his master-pieces are "The Martyrdom of Saint Peter," (in the Vatican,) "Aurora," a fresco in Rome, "The Assumption," a picture of Saint Peter and Saint Paul, "Fortune," and "The Massacre of the Innocents." Died at Bologna in 1642.

See VASAR, "Lives of the Painters," etc.; LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy," MALVASIA, "Felsina pittrice;" CRISPI, "Vite de' Pittori Bolognesi," 1769; BRVAN, "Dictionary of Painters," under RENI; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guido (ALESSANDRO) See GUIDI.

Guido, (ALESSANDRO.) See GUIDI.
Guido, goo-ee'do, (GUERRA.) an Italian soldier, was one of the principal leaders of the Guelph faction in Florence. He commanded the Florentine forces in the victorious campaign of 1254, and upon the arrival of Charles of Anjou in Naples joined him with four hun-Guichen, ge'shôn', (Luc Urbain du Bouexic—dii dred men, and had a prominent part in gaining the boo'êks'êk',) a French naval officer, born at Fougères in victory of Grandella, (1266.) Dante has assigned to

Guido a place in his "Inferno," at the same time highly commending his abilities.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Républiques Italiennes," vol. iii. Guido, (Novello,) a Florentine general of the Ghibeline faction. He assisted in gaining the victory of Arbia,

in 1260.

Guido, (UBALDO,) MARQUIS, an Italian mathematician, born at Urbino about 1540, wrote the "Theory of Universal Planispheres," (in Latin,) and other works, which are commended by Montucla. Died about 1600.

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Guido (or Gui, goo-ee') d'Arezzo, goo-ee'do dârêt'so, an eminent Italian musician and ecclesiastic, born about 990. He was the inventor of the modern system of notation in music, and founded a school at Pomposa, in which he taught the new method with great success. See Burney, "General History of Music;" Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Guido Canlassi, goo-ee'do kan-las'see, called also Cagnacci, (kan-yat'chee,) an Italian historical painter, born near Rimini in 1601, was a pupil of Guido Reni. He worked many years for the emperor Leopold I. Died in Vienna in 1681. See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Guido da Siena, goo-ee'do dâ se-ā'nâ, or Guidone da Ghezzo, goo-e-do'nà dâ get'so, an Italian painter of the early part of the thirteenth century. His "Madonna and Child," in the church of the Dominicans at Sienna, is esteamed one of the first treate of the first treate. is esteemed one of the finest works of the time.

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Guido delle Colonne, goo-ee'do del'là ko-lon'nà, [Lat. De Colum'nis,] a Sicilian historian and poet of the thirteenth century, wrote a "History of the Trojan War," ("Historia Trojana,") which enjoyed a great reputation in its time and has been translated into nearly all the languages of Europe. It is said to have been the original of Boccaccio's "Filostrato," and, consequently, of Shakspeare's "Troilus and Cressida."

See Tiraboschi, "Storia della Letteratura Italiana."

Guidobono, goo-e-do-bo'no, (BARTOLOMMEO,) an Italian painter, called "the Priest of Savona," born at that town in 1654; died in 1709.

Guidonis, ge'do'nèss', (Bernard), a French Dominican monk, born near Limoges about 1260. He was created Bishop of Lodève in 1324. He wrote "Annals of the Pontiffs," and other works. Died in 1331.

Guidotti-Borghese, goo-e-dot'tee bor-ga'sà, (Pao-Lo,) an Italian painter, sculptor, and architect, born at Lucca about 1565, was patronized by Pope Sixtus V., who employed him to paint the Vatican. He was afterwards appointed by Paul V. conservator of the Museum of the Capitol. Died in 1620. of the Capitol. Died in 1629.

See LANZI, "History of Painting in Italy."

See Lanzi, "History of Painting in Italy."

Guienne, (ÉLÉONORE DE.) See ELEANOR OF GUIENNE.

Guienne, de, deh ge'ên', (N.,) a French lawyer of
the Parliament of Paris, born at Orléans; died in 1767.

Guignard, gèn'yār', (JEAN,) a French Jesuit, surnamed Briquarel, (bre'kā'rēl',) was executed for high
treason in 1595 for having openly justified the attempted
assassination of Henry IV. by Châtel.
See Sismordi, "Histoire des Français," vol. xxi.

Guignes de deh āhā (Curptryn Louis Joseph) a

Guignes, de, deh geh, (CHRÉTIEN LOUIS JOSEPH,) a French Orientalist, born in Paris in 1759, was a son of Joseph, noticed below. He was appointed French resident in China in 1784, and returned to France about 1800. He published "Voyages to Peking and Manilla," (3 vols., 1808,) and a "Chinese-French-Latin Dictionary," (1813.) Died in 1845.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" "London Quarterly Review" for November, 1809.

Guignes, de, (JOSEPH,) an eminent French Orientalist, born at Pontoise in 1721. He became professor of Syriac in the Collége Royale in 1757, having previously been elected a Fellow of the Royal Society in London, and a member of the Academy of Inscriptions in Paris. He was afterwards appointed royal censor, and keeper of the antiques of the Louvre. He was the author of a "General History of the Huns, Turks, Mongols, and other Western Tartars," etc., (1756,) "Historical Memoir on the Origin of the Huns and Turks," "History of the Huns and Huns and Huns and Keeper of the Author of the Huns, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, surnamed Longue-Érée, (lòng'à'pha (Long-Sword), son of Rollo, surnamed Longue-

of China," and other works, which enjoy a high reputa-tion for learning and accuracy. Died in Paris in 1800. See QUÉRARD, "La France Littéraire;" "London Quarterly See Quérard, "La Review" for April, 1815.

Guigniaut, gen'ye-ō', (Joseph Daniel,) an eminent French scholar and antiquary, born at Paray-le-Monial school, a member of the Institute in 1837, and professor of history in the Collége de France in 1854. His chief work is "The Religions of Antiquity, considered principally in their Symbolical and Mythological Forms," (3 tomes, in 10 vols., 1825-51,) which is a translation of Creuzer's "Symbolik," with additions.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guignon, gen'yon', (Jean,) a distinguished violinist, born at Turin in 1702, was appointed musician to the royal chapel in Paris. He composed a number of sonatas and concertos. Died in 1774.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Guijon, ge'zhon', (Jean,) a French scholar and naturalist, born in 1544, became professor of rhetoric and languages in the College of Navarre. He published several scientific works, and a number of Latin poems. Died in 1605

Guilandinus, gwe-lân-dee'nus, or Guilandini, gwe-Gullandinus, gwe-lan-dee nus, or Gullandini, gwe-lan-dee'nee, (Melchior,) a German naturalist, whose proper name was Wieland, was born at Königsberg. He became professor of botany at Padua on the death of Fallopius, and wrote, in Latin, "Papyrus; or, A Commentary on the Three Chapters of Pliny the Elder concerning Papyrus," (1572.) Died in 1589.

See De Thou, "Histoire:" Moréki, "Dictionnaire Historique."
Chillort Editair (Purpun), a French writer bern

Guilbert, gèl'bair', (PIERRE,) a French writer, born in Paris in 1697, was the author of "Chronological and Historical Memoirs of Port-Royal." Died in 1759.
Guilbert de Pixérécourt, gèl'bair' deh pèk sà'rà'-

kook', (RENÉ CHARLES,) a French dramatist, born at Nancy in 1773. He wrote many vaudevilles and melo-dramas. Died in 1844.

Grainas. Died in 1844.

Guild, gild, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish divine, born at Aberdeen in 1586. He became one of the ministers of Aberdeen in 1631, and principal of King's College in 1640. For devotion to the royal cause he was deposed in 1651. He wrote, besides other works, "The Harmony of all the Prophets concerning Christ's Coming," (1619,) and "Moses Unveiled," (1620.) Died in 1657.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Guildford, EARL OF. See NORTH.

Guilhelmus Pictavensis. See Guillaume DE

Guilhem de Castro. See CASTRO.

Guilhem de Clermont-Lodève. See SAINTE-CROIX, (GUILLAUME EMANUEL JOSEPH.)

Guillain, ge'yan', (Simon,) a French sculptor, born in Paris in 1581. Among his best works are the statues in the church of the Sorbonne, and those of the Virgin and Saint Francis de Paulo in the convent of Minims. Guillain was one of the founders of the Academy of Painting and Sculpture, and one of its first rectors. Died in 1658.

See Lenoir, "Musée des Monuments Français," vol. v.

Guillard, gel'yar' or ge'yar', (NICOLAS FRANÇOIS,) a French dramatist and lyric poet, born at Chartres in 1752. He brought out "Iphigenia in Tauris," a lyric tragedy, (1779,) and "Œdipus at Colona," which were greatly admired. Died in 1814.

Guillaume, ge'yōm', sometimes called Frère Guillaume, a French artist, skilled in painting on glass, was born at Marseilles in 147. He was naturaized by Pope

born at Marseilles in 1475. He was patronized by Pope Julius II., who employed him in various works at Rome. His paintings on the windows of the Vatican and in the church of the Madonna del Popolo are ranked among the finest productions of the kind. He also excelled as an architect and painter in fresco. Died in 1537

See VASARI, "Lives of the Painters," etc.

Guillaume, surnamed Longue-Épée, (long'á'pá',) (Long-Sword,) son of Rollo, Duke of Normandy, succeeded his father about 927. He became one of the most powerful vassals of the crown of France. He was treach-

Guillaume, SAINT, surnamed THE GREAT, a French ecclesiastic and military commander, served under Charlemagne against the Saracens, and received from him the title of Duke of Aquitaine. In 808 he founded in the valley of Gellone a monastery, since called that of Saint Guillaume in the Desert. His deeds were celebrated in a metrical romance of the ninth century. Died in 812. See Baillet, "Vies des Saints."

Guillaume, SAINT, a French theologian, became Archbishop of Bourges. He died in 1209, and was canonized by Pope Honorius III. in 1218.

Guillaume d'Auvergne, ge'yōm' dō'vànñ', or Guillaume de Paris, a celebrated French theologian and philosopher, born at Aurillac, was created Bishop of Paris in 1228. He was one of the most learned men of his time, and wrote several Latin works distinguished for the purity and elegance of the style. Died in 1249.

See "Histoire littéraire de la France."

Guillaume de Chartres, ge'yom' deh shartr, a French ecclesiastic and historian, born at Chartres about 1225. He was chaplain to Louis IX., whom he accompanied on his expeditions to Palestine, and was present at his death in 1270. He wrote a supplement to the "Vita Sancti Ludovici" ("Life of Saint Louis") begun by Geoffroy (or Galfrid) de Beaulieu. Died about 1280. See "Histoire littéraire de la France," vol. ix.; Bollandus, "Acta Sanctorum."

Guillaume de Jumiéges, ge'yōm' deh zhü'me-àzh', a French historian and ecclesiastic, who lived about 1070, wrote a "History of the Normans," ("Historiae Normannorum Libri VII.,") which he dedicated to William the Conqueror. It has been published in Camden's "Angliae Scriptores" and Duchesne's "Normannorum Antiqui Scriptores," (1619.)

Guillaume de Poitiers, ge'yōm' deh pwâ'te-à', [Lat. Guillhel'mus Pictaven'sis,] a French or Norman chronicler, born in Normandy in 1020, was chaplain to

chronicler, born in Normandy in 1020, was chaplain to the Duke William afterwards King of England. His principal work is a "History of William the Conqueror,"

(in Latin,) which is not all extant.

Guillaume de Pouille. See GUGLIELMO D'APULIA. Guillaume le Breton, ge'yōm' leh breh-tôn', or Bri'to-Ar-mo'ri-cus, a French chronicler and poet, born in Brittany about 1165, was chaplain to Philip Augustus. He was the author of "Historia de Vita et Gestis Philippi Augusti," ("Life and Deeds of Philip Augustus,") and a poem entitled the "Philippide." See NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Guillaumet, ge'yō'mh', (TANNEGUY (tần'ge') or Thế-VENIN, thư'nắn',) born at Nîmes about 1560, became surgeon to Henry IV., and published several medical works. Died in 1630.

Guillaumot, ge'yō'mo', (Charles Axel,) a Swedish architect, of French extraction, born at Stockholm in 1730. Having visited Paris in 1754, he was appointed, on the death of Sauflot, intendant-general of the royal buildings, gardens, etc. Died in 1807.

Guillem or Guilhem de Castro. See Castro.

Guillemain, ge'ye-mân' or gel'mân', (Charles Jacob,) a French dramatist, born in Paris in 1750. His comedies are very numerous, and enjoyed a temporary.

comedies are very numerous, and enjoyed a temporary

comedies are very numerous, and enjoyed a temporary popularity. Died in 1799.

Guillemeau, ge'ye-mô' or gel'mô', (JACQUES,) an eminent French surgeon, born at Orléans about 1530, was a pupil of Ambrose Paré. He became successively surgeon-in-ordinary to Charles IX., Henry III., and Henry IV. He published, among other works, a treatise "On Diseases of the Eye." Died in 1613.

Guillemeau, (JEAN LOUIS MARIE,) a French naturalist and physician born at Niort in 1766 wrote many

sion in 1813. He was sent as ambassador to Constanti-

Guilleragues, ge'ye-råg' or gel'råg', (GABRIEL Joseph,) Comte de Lavergne, a French littérateur and diplomatist, born at Bordeaux. He was sent as ambassador to the Ottoman court in 1679, and died at Constanti-nople in 1684. His work entitled "Embassies of Count de Guilleragues and M. de Girardin to the Grand Seigneur" was published in 1687. He was an intimate friend of Boileau, who dedicated to him his fifth Epistle.

See "Lettres de Madame de Sévigné;" SAINT-SIMON, "Mémoires,"

Guillet de Saint-Georges, ge'yà' deh sân'zhorzh', (GEORGES,) a French writer, born in Auvergne about 1625. He was a member, and the first historiographer, of the Academy of Painting and Sculpture. He was the author of "Athens, Ancient and Modern, and the Present State of the Turkish Empire," and several other works. Died in 1705.

Died in 1705.

Guillim, gwil'lim,? (JOHN,) an English writer on heraldry, was born in Herefordshire about 1565. He wrote "The Display of Heraldry," (1610.) Died in 1621.

Guillon, ge'yòn', (L. GABRIEL,) a French surgeon, born near Tours in 1798. He invented several instruments and methods of surgery.

Guillon, (MARIE NICOLAS SILVESTRE,) ABBÉ, a French ecclesiastic, born in Paris in 1760. He was professor of rhetoric and theology in Paris, and was appointed Bishop of Morocco in 1833. Among his numerous works is a "History of Ancient and Modern Philosophy," (1835.) Died in 1847. Philosophy," (1835.) Died in 1847. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Guillon de Montléon, ge'yon' den mon'là'on', (AIMÉ,) a French historical and theological writer, born Among his works is "Historical Memoirs of Lyons," (3 vols., 1824.) Died in 1842.

Guillotine, gil-lo-teen', [Fr. pron. ge'yo'ten',] (Joseph Ignace), a French physician, born at Saintes in

1738. He was a deputy in 1789 to the States-General, where he proposed, as a humane measure, to substitute decapitation for other modes of punishment. He was not, however, the inventor of the machine called by his name. He was one of the founders of the Academy of Medicine in Paris. Died in 1814.

See "Éloge funèbre de Guillotine," 1814; CROKER, "The Guillotine: an Historical Essay."

Guillou, ge'yoo', (Jean René,) a French ecclesiastic, born at Châteaudun in 1730, was the author of a "Fune-ral Oration for the Dauphin," which was greatly admired. Died in 1776.

Died in 1776.

Guimet, ge'ma', (Jean Baptiste,) a French chemist, born at Voiron in 1795, discovered the art of making artificial ultramarine in 1826.

Guinand, ge'nôn', a Swiss optician, born about 1745. He discovered the art of fabricating large flint-glass discs for telescopes, and became a partner or assistant of Fraunhofer. Died in 1824 or 1825.

Guinet, ge'na', (François,) a French jurist and legal writer, born at Nancy in 1604; died in 1681.

Guinicelli, goo-e-ne-chel'lee, (Guido,) an Italian poet, born at Bologna, is eulogized by Dante in his "Purgatorio," canto xxvi. Died in 1276.

Guiniforte, goo-e-ne-for'ta, an Italian scholar and orator, born at Pavía in 1406, was surnamed Barzizza or Barzizzio. Died about 1460.

Guinigi, goo-e-nee'jee, (Paolo,) an Italian nobleman

a pupil of Ambrose Paré. He became successively surgeon-in-ordinary to Charles IX., Henry III., and Henry IV. He published, among other works, a treatise "On Diseases of the Eye." Died in 1613.

Guillemeau, (Jean Louis Marie,) a French naturalist and physician, born at Niort in 1766, wrote many works on botany, ornithology, etc. Died about 1850.

Guillemin, ge'ye-mân' or gèl'mân', (Jean Antoine,) a French botanist, born at Pouilly-sur-Saône in 1796.

He made a scientific voyage to Brazil in 1838. Died at Montpellier in 1842.

Guilleminot, de, deh gè'ye-me'no' or gèl'me'no', (Armand Charles,) Comte, a French general and diplomatist, born at Dunkirk in 1774. He served under General Moreau in Italy and on the Rhine, made the Russian campaign of 1812, and became general of divi-

Guiraudet, ge'rō'd½',(CHARLES PHILIPPE Toussaint -too'sân',) a French statesman and writer, born at Alais

—too san',) a French statesman and writer, born at Alass in 1754, became secretary-general of the ministry of foreign affairs under the Directory. Died in 1804.

Guiscard, ges'kår', [Lat. GUISCAR'DUS,] (ROBERT,) a celebrated military commander, born in Normandy, was one of the sons of Tancred de Hauteville. He assisted his brother Humphrey in the conquest of Calabria, and on his death (1057) proclaimed himself Count of Apulia. Pope Nicholas II., who had previously excommunicated him, now created him Duke of Apulia, Calabria, and Sicily. In 1081 he marched against the Greek emperor Alexius, whom he defeated at Durazzo in 1084. He soon after liberated Pope Gregory VII., who had been imprisoned at Saint Angelo. Died in 1085.

See MALA-TERRA, "De Gestis Roberti Guiscardi," 1578; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guiscardus. See Guiscard, (Robert.)
Guischard, ge'shår', (Karl Gottlieb,) a Prussian officer, born at Magdeburg in 1724, was a favourite of Frederick the Great, who gave him the name of Quintus Icilius. He served in the Seven Years' war, and rose to the rank of colonel. He wrote, in French, an interesting work entitled "Military Memoirs of the Greeks and Romans," in which he has exposed the errors of Folard. Died in 1775. Folard. Died in 1775.

Guise, gīz,? (WILLIAM,) an English divine and Ori-

Guise, glz, (WILLIAM,) an Engish divine and Offentalist, born near Gloucester in 1653; died in 1683.

Guise, de, deh gweez, (or gü-èz',) (ANTOINETTE de Bourbon—deh boor'bon',) DUCHESSE, a French lady, eminent for her piety and benevolence, born in 1493, was the daughter of Francis de Bourbon, Count of Vendôme, and the wife of Claude de Lorraine, Duke of Guise. Died in 1583.

See HILARION DE COSTE, "Vies des Dames illustres."

Guise, de, (CATHERINE de Clèves-deh klav,) Duchesse, born in 1547, was a daughter of the Duke of Nevers, and was married to Henry, first Duke of Guise, in 1570. She was chiefly instrumental in procuring the submission of the Guises to Henry IV. Died in 1633.

See VARILLAS, "Histoire de Henri III."

Guise, de, (CHARLES,) Cardinal de Lorraine, born at Joinville in 1525, was a son of Claude, first Duke of Guise. He became Archbishop of Rheims in 1538, and cardinal in 1547, and was subsequently minister of finance under Francis II. and Charles IX. In 1569 he negotiated the marriage of the latter with Elizabeth of Austria. He was conspicuous, even in that age of persecution, for his intolerance and bitter hostility to the Protestants, and was one of the chief promoters of the civil wars of the time. He made several attempts to introduce the Inquisition into France, and he is believed to have approved of the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew, although absent at the time. Cardinal Lorraine is represented by Brantôme and other contemporary writers as possessed of eminent abilities, but false, cruel, and ambitious. They admit, however, that he was a liberal patron of learning, and that he did a great deal to check the usurpations of

the Papal See. Died in 1574.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Brantôme, "Vies des grands Capitaines;" "Mémoires de Condé," 1743.

Guise, de, (CHARLES de Lorraine,) Duc, eldest son of Henry of Guise and Catherine of Cleves, noticed above, was born in 1571. On the assassination of his father, in 1588, he was imprisoned at Tours. Having made his escape in 1591, he entered the service of Henry IV., and in 1596 besieged and recaptured the city of Marseilles. In 1631 he was obliged by Richelieu to leave the kingdom. Died in 1640.

Guise, de, deh gweez, [Fr. pron. gii-ez',] (CLAUDE de Lorraine,) first DUKE, born in 1496, was the younger son of René II., Duke of Lorraine. He became a citizen of France, and married Antoinette de Bourbon, about 1514. He served in the army with distinction at Marignano and other places, and was created Duke of Guise by Francis I. He died about 1550, leaving many children, among whom were Francis, Duke of Guise, Charles, (the Cardinal de Lorraine,) and a daughter, Mary, who became queen of James V. of Scotland.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Guise, de, (Francois de Lorraine,) Duke, a promi-Guise, de, (Francois de Lorraine,) Duke, a prominent leader of the Catholic party in France, and one of the greatest commanders of his time, was born in 1519. He was a son of Claude, first Duke of Guise, and Antoinette de Bourbon, and a brother of the cardinal, noticed above. Having previously gained important victories at Landrecies and other places, he raised his reputation to the highest point by his defence of Metz in 1553 against Charles V., who was forced to retire with the loss of 30,000 men. Soon after the battle of Saint-Quentin, in 1557, he was appointed by Henry II. lieutenant-general of the kingdom and invested with almost absolute power. The capture of Calais from the English in 1558, and the The capture of Calais from the English in 1558, and the subsequent victories at Guines and Thionville, justified the confidence reposed in him, and made him more than ever the idol of the nation. In conjunction with his proches the captured by defeated the consistence of Annual Calair Cal brother the cardinal, he defeated the conspiracy of Amboise, formed by the Prince of Condé and other Protestant leaders. He had a prominent share in the victory at Dreux, where he took the Prince of Condé prisoner. At the siege of Orléans, soon after, he was assassinated by a Calvinist, named Poltrot de Mérey, in 1563. He was the author of "Mémoires," which are valuable and interesting records of his time.

See DAVILA, "History of the Civil Wars of France;" Brantôme, "Vies des grands Capitaines;" Du Trousset de Valincourt, "Vie de François de Lorraine," 1668; Bavle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary; "L'ESTOILE, "Journal de Henri III;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guise, de, (François Joseph de Lorraine,) seventh and last DUKE, was born in 1670; died in 1675. The family of Guise became extinct in 1688.

Guise, de, (HENRY I. OF LOTTAINE), DUKE, eldest son of Francis, Duke of Guise, born in 1550, was a cousin of Mary, Queen of Scots. He inherited in a great degree the talents and accomplishments of his father, and even surpassed him in his bitter opposition to the Protestants. When less than nineteen years of age, he defended Poi-tiers against Coligny, and soon after had a share in the victory of Moncontour, (1569.) At the battle of Dormans he received a wound on the cheek, from which he was surnamed BALAFRE, or the "Scarred." He was one of the instigators of the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew in 1572, and was concerned in the murder of Coligny. In 1576, Henry of Guise, with his brother, the Cardinal de Guise, headed the faction called the League, ostensibly formed for the defence of the Catholic religion and the king, but really designed to assist the family of Guise in usurping the royal power. On the accession of Henry III. the Duke of Guise prevailed upon him to adopt more severe measures against the Protestants. The king, however, becoming weary of the arrogance of the Guises, forbade the duke to appear at court, whereupon he openly revolted, and in May, 1588, on the "day of the Barricades," entered Paris with his troops, disarmed the Swiss guard, and obliged the king to abandon his capital. Henry III. soon after summoned the States-General at Blois, where the Duke of Guise demanded to be appointed constable and lieutenant-general of the kingdom. The king now, in conjunction with several of his courtiers, resolved to take the life of the duke; and, as the latter entered the king's apartment, he was dispatched by the daggers of the assassins, in Dccember, 1588.

See L'ESTOILE, "Journal de Henri III;" BRANTÔME, "Vie de l'Admiral de Chastillon;" Enrico Caterino Davila, "La Sera di S. Bartolommeo e la Morte del Duca di Guisa," 1828; Davila, "History of the Civil Wars in France;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guise, de, (HENRY II. OF Lorraine,) DUKE, and Prince de Joinville, born at Blois in 1614, was the son of Charles IV., Duke of Guise. He joined the conspiracy of the Count of Soissons against the French government in 1641, and was condemned to death, but escaped. In 1647 he went to the assistance of the Neapolitans, who had revolted against Spain. Being made generalissimo of their army, he took Naples, which, however, was soon recovered by the Spaniards, and the Duke of Guise taken prisoner. After his release he was appointed, in 1655, high chamberlain of France. He died in 1664, leaving "Memoirs," which were published in 1668.

See TALLEMANT DE RÉAUX, "Historiettes;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guise, de, (JEAN de Lorraine,) CARDINAL, brother of Claude, noticed above, was born in 1498. He was sent on an embassy to the emperor Charles V. in 1536. He obtained the archbishoprics of Lyons, Rheims, and Narbonne, and various other preferments, and was dis-tinguished for his munificence and extensive charities. Died in 1550.

See DE THOU, "Histoire universelle," vol. i., 1734; SISMONDI, "Histoire des Français."

Guise, de, (Louis I. de Lorraine,) Cardinal, brother of Francis and of the cardinal Charles de Lorraine, was born in 1527. He was successively appointed Bishop of Troyes and of Alby, and Archbishop of Sens, being made a cardinal in 1553. Died in 1578.

Guise, de, (Louis II. de Lorraine,) Cardinal, son

of Francis, Duke of Guise, born at Dampierre in 1555. He succeeded his uncle as Archbishop of Rheims, and in 1578 was made a cardinal. Having been associated with his brother Henry I., Duke of Guise, as one of the chiefs of the League, he was, on the death of the latter, invoices and and for days for executive 1579. imprisoned, and a few days after assassinated, (1588.)

See L'Estoile, 'Journal de Henri III."

Guise, de, (Louis III. de Lorraine,) CARDINAI, son of Henry I. de Lorraine, was born about 1580. He obtained numerous benefices in the Church, and was created a cardinal by Paul V. in 1615. Died in 1621. Guiton, ge'tòn', (JEAN,) a French Huguenot, who was admiral and mayor of Rochelle in 1627, when that city was besieged by the royalists. He surrendered in 1628. Died in 1624, and about seventy years.

Died in 1654, aged about seventy years.

Guittone d'Arezzo, goo-èt-to'nà dâ-rêt'so, an Italian poet, born at Arezzo about 1230, was one of the chief reformers of Italian literature in that age. Died in 1294. See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Guizot, gü-e'zo' or ge'zo', (ÉLISABETH CHARLOTTE PAULINE de Meulan—deh muh'lôn',) a French authoress, born in Paris in 1773, was left by the death of her father with no resources but her talents. She produced nather with no resources but her talents. She produced in 1800 an ingenious and sprightly work of fiction, entitled "The Contradictions," and, by her contributions to Suard's literary journal "Le Publiciste," gained distinction as a critic and a moralist. She was married to M. Guizot in 1812. Among her works are "Domestic Education," (2 vols., 1826,) and "A Family," ("Une Famille," 1828.) Died in 1827.

See Sainte-Beuve, "Portraits of Celebrated Women;" "Nouvelle Biographic Générale."

Guizot, gwe'zo' or gü-e'zo',* (François Pierre Guil-IAUME,) a distinguished French statesman and historian, born at Nîmes on the 4th of October, 1787, was a son of an able advocate who fell a victim to the reign of terror in 1794. Having been educated as a Protestant at Geneva, he went to Paris in 1805, and published an edition of Gibbon's History, in French, about 1810. He married Pauline de Meulan, noticed above, and was appointed professor of modern history at the Sorbonne by Fontanes, in 1812. He defended constitutional principles in a pamphlet "On Representative Government and the Present State of France," (1816,) became a leader of the party called Doctrinaires, and councillor of state in 1817. In 1822 he was suspended from his functions as professor, because his principles were offensive to the ministry. In 1828 he founded the "Revue Française," and was reinstated in the chair of history. He acquired much celebrity as a lecturer, and formed with Cousin and Villemain a triumvirate of professors. His lectures were published with the title of a "History of Civiliza-tion," (5th edition, 5 vols., 1845.)

on," (5th edition, 5 vols., 1845.)
He was elected to the Chamber of Deputies from Lisieux in January, 1830, and promoted the accession of Louis Philippe, who appointed him minister of the interior on the 1st of August. His ministry (the policy

of which was styled *juste milieu*) was dissolved in November, 1830. In October, 1832, Guizot became minister of public instruction in the cabinet of Marshal Soult. While in this office, he rendered an important service to the public by organizing a system of primary schools. He was compelled to resign in February, 1836, when his rival Thiers obtained power for a brief term. He was elected to the French Academy in 1836. In 1838 Guizot and Thiers (who had been superseded by Count Molé) formed a coalition, which was regarded by many as discreditable to the former. He was sent as ambassador to London in February, 1840. On the 29th of October, 1840, he became minister of foreign affairs, and really prime minister, in a cabinet of which Soult was nominally president. He maintained himself in power until the revolution of February, 1848, which was provoked partly by his inflexible resistance to electoral reform.

He escaped in disguise to England, wrote a pamphlet on "Democracy in France," and returned to his native country in 1849; after which, it is said, he favoured a fusion between the two parties of Legitimists and Orléanists. Among his principal works are an excellent "History of the Revolution in England, from the Accession of Charles I, to that of Charles II," ("Histoire de la Révolution d'Angleterre," etc., 6 vols., 1827–56,) and "Memoirs to illustrate the History of my Time," ("Mémoires pour servir à l'Histoire de mon Temps,") which have been translated into English. rally considered to have been more successful as a historian than he was as a statesman. He died in 1874, having passed the last few years of his life in

retirement.
"Among this band of great and honourable men," says
the "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1858, "we think
"Vertically history as he has occupied that M. Guizot will retain in history, as he has occupied in life, the first and highest place. Other writers, gifted with livelier powers of imagination and appealing more directly to the sentiment of their contemporaries, may, like Châteaubriand, have exercised for a time a more powerful influence on the literature of France. . . . Other statesmen have enjoyed far more of popular sympathy in their day. But in the depth and variety of his literary labours, which have enlarged the philosophy of history, labours, which have enlarged the philosophy of history, in the force and precision of his oratory, which at one swoop could bend an assembly or crush a foe, and in the systematic consistency of his whole political life, . . . M. Guizot has had no equal, either in his own country or, as far as we know, in any other." Comparing him with Burke and Pitt, 'the same critic adds, "In M. Guizot the speculative genius of the one was united to the practical authority of the other; and, though each of these great Englishmen may have possessed his own peculiar qualification in a still higher degree, Guizot stands before them both in the rare union of the contemplative and active faculties."

See Louis de Loménne, "M. Guizot, par un Homme de Rien," 1844; Thomas Descherrs, "Biographie de M. Guizot," 1843; VICTOR VERNEUL, "M. Guizot, par un Homme du Peuple," 1846; GAINET, "Études critiques sur les Travaux historiques de M. Guizot," 1851; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1848, January, 1854, 1104, 1856, and January, 1858; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1849; "Blackwood's Magazine" for December, 1837; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for April, 1845; "Fraser's Magazine" for December, 1844.

Guldberg, goold'berg, (Frederik Höegh,) son of the following, was born at Copenhagen in 1771. He wrote a number of lyric and elegiac poems, and made good metrical translations of Plautus, Tibullus, and Terence. He lived many years at Kiel. Died in 1852. See ERSLEW, "Forfatter-Lexicon."

Guldberg, (Ove Höegh, o'veh hö'èg,) an eminent Danish historiar, statesman, and theologian, born at Horsen in 1731. He was the author of a "History of the World," (1768,) "Determination of the Dates of the Books of the New Testament," (1785,) and "Translation of the New Testament, with Notes." He was minister of state from 1775 to 1784. Died in 1808.

See H. P. Giessing, "Struensee og Guldberg, etc.; historisk Skildring," 1848; Kraft og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon."

Güldenstädt or Gueldenstædt, gül'den-stêt', (An-TON JOHANN,) a Russian physician and naturalist, of

^{*} So pronounced by M. Guizot himself, as stated in a letter from him, now before us. He says, "Dans mon pays natal, la ville de Nimes, on prononce mon nom ghizo. A Paris on dit en général grui-zo; et je crois cette prononciation plus correcte." A near relative, however, of the great French historian and statesman takes a different view of the question. He says the name of his family is always pronounced ghizo in the south of France, where the name originated; and he maintains, with great appearance of reason, that the invariable usage of the people of Nimes ought to be decisive as to the pronunciation of un nom Nimois.

German extraction, was born at Riga in 1745. He accompanied in 1768 a scientific expedition sent out by Catherine II. to explore the different parts of Russia and the Caucasus. He died in 1781, and his "Travels in Russia and the Mountains of the Caucasus" was published in 1791, (2 vols., in German.)

Guldin, [Lat. Guldinus,] (Paul.) a Swiss mathematician, born at Saint Gall 1577. He wrote a treatiso "On the Centre of Gravity," in which he is thought to have borrowed from Pappus. He opposed the method of indivisibles invented by Cavalieri. Died in 1643.

Gull, (SIR, WILLIAM WITHY,) a leading English physician, was born in 1816. He attended the Prince of Welse in his illness in 1871, and on the recovery of

of Wales in his illness in 1871, and on the recovery of his royal patient was made a baronet. He has written on clinical observation and other medical subjects.

Gul'ly, (James Manby,) an English physician, born at Kingston, Jamaica, in 1808. He removed about 1842 to Malvern, in England, where he practised hydropathy.

He published several medical works. Died in 1883.

Gum'mer e, (JOHN,) a mathematician, born at Willow Grove, Pennsylvania, in 1784, published a valuable trea'ise on Surveying, (1814,) and became professor of mathematics at Haverford College in 1833. Died in 1845.

See "Memorials of J. Gummere," by WILLIAM J. ALLINSON,

Günderode or Guenderode, von, fon gün'deh-ro'deh, (CAROLINE,) a German poetess, born at Carlsruhe in 1780. Her works are distinguished for great powers of fancy, but are frequently tinctured with melancholy. A disappointment in love caused her to commit suicide in 1806. Her friend Bettina Brentano published, in 1840, "The Günderode Letters," consisting of the correspondence which passed between herself and Mademoiselle

Gundicarius. See GONDICAIRE.

Gundicarius. See Gondicaire.
Gundling, goont'ling, (Nikolaus Hieronymus,) a German jurist and littèrateur, born near Nuremberg in 1671. He became professor of the law of nature and of nations at Halle, and was afterwards made privy councillor. Among his works are "The Way to Truth," ("Via ad Veritatem," 3 vols., 1713,) a collection of essays, entitled "Gundlingiana," (1715-32,) and a "History of Erudition," (5 vols., 1734-36.) Died in 1729.

See Wideburg, "Memoria Gundlingii," 1720; C. F. Hempel, "N. H. Gundling's umständliches Leben und Schriften," 1736; Nickson, "Mémoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Mémoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Mémoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Mémoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Mémoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Rambach, "Leichenpredigt auf N. H. Gundling," 1720; Nickson, "Memoires;" Ram

CÉRON, " N ling," 1729.

Gundling, von, fon goont'ling, (JACOB PAUL,) BARON, a German historian and court fool, born near Nuremberg in 1673. He received from the King of Prussia the titles of baron, privy councillor, councillor of war, etc. He amused the court at Berlin by his oddities and vanity. He wrote a "History of the Emperors Frederick I., Henry VII., and Conrad IV.," (4 vols., 1715–19,) and other works. Died in 1731.

See A. B. Koenig, "Leben J. P. von Gundlings," etc., 1795.

Gundobald. See Gondebaud. Gun'dulf, a Norman ecclesiastic, who was appointed

Gun'dulf, a Norman ecclesiastic, who was appointed Bishop of Rochester by William the Conqueror. He was the architect of Rochester Castle, and is said to have built the Tower of London. Died about 1108.

Gundulitsch, goon'doo-litch', (IVAN,) a distinguished poet, born at Ragusa, in Servia, in 1588. He wrote an epic poem, entitled "The Osmanide," celebrating the war between Osmân II. and the Poles; also several admired dramas. He was the earliest dramatic poet among the Slavonians. Died in 1628. among the Slavonians. Died in 1638.

Gunês. See GANÊSA.

Gunnerus, goon-nā'rus, (John Ernest,) a Norwegian prelate and naturalist, born at Christiania in 1718, was one of the founders of the Scientific Society of Norway. He was the author of a "Flora Norvegica," and other works, and was a friend of Linnæus, who gave the name of Gunnera to a South American plant. He was created Bishop of Drontheim in 1758. Died in 1773.

Gŭn'ning, (Peter,) an English pulpit orator, born in Kent in 1613, rose to be Bishop of Ely under Charles II.

He published several controversial works. Died in 1684.

Gunst, van, vån gunst or hunst, (Pieter,) a skilful Dutch engraver of portraits, born at Amsterdam about

1566. Among his works are engravings of portraits after

an Dyck, dated about 1715 or later.

Gun'ter, (EDMUND,) an eminent English mathematician, born in Hertfordshire in 1581. About 1606 he invented the sector, of which he wrote a description in Latin; and in 1619 he became professor of astronomy at Gresham College. He also invented the Logarithmic Rule for the use of draughtsmen, called "Gunter's Scale," the cross-staff, and other instruments, and the "Canon Triangulorum," ("Law of Triangles.") Gunter is said to have been the first to discover the variation of the compass. Died in 1626.
See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Günther, gun'ter, (ANTON,) a German Catholic theologian, born at Lindenau in 1785. He published "Preparatory School of Speculative Theology," "The Juste-Milieu in the German Philosophy of the Present," and other treatises in opposition to Hegel's philosophy.

Günther, (Johann Christian,) a German poet, born in Lower Silesia in 1695, wrote poetical epistles, satires, songs, and odes, which display uncommon power and were eulogized by Goethe. He fell into dissipated habits,

and died in extreme poverty in 1723. See his Autobiography, "Lebens- und Reisebeschreibung," etc., 1732; M. W. Döring, "J. C. Günther; Beitrag zur Deutschen Literatur-Geschichte," 1831; HOFFMANN von FALLERSLEBEN, "J. C. Günther; literar-historischer Versuch," 1832.

Günther von Schwarzburg, gun'ter fon shwarts'books, a warlike German prince, born in 1304. He was elected King of the Germans in 1343, and Emperor of Germany in January, 1349. His title to the imperial throne was disputed by Charles IV. Gunther died in June, 1349.

See F. L. HOFFMANN, "Günther von Schwarzburg," 1819; WEBER, "Kurzgefasstes Memoire vom Leben Güntheri Bellicosi," 1720.

Gurlitt, göör'lit, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) a German archæologist, born at Halle in 1754, wrote "On the Science of Gems," and other works. Died in 1827.
Gür'nall, (WILLIAM,) an English divine, born in 1617.

He became rector of Lavenham in 1644, and remained there thirty-five years. He published "The Christian in Complete Armour," (3 vols., 1656-62.) Died in 1679.

Gür'ney, (Hudson,) M.P., an English antiquary and poet, born about 1774. He produced a good translation of the "Golden Ass" of Apuleius, entitled "Cupid and Psyche" (1700). Died in 1864.

of the "Golden Ass" of Apuleius, entitled "Cupid and Psyche," (1799.) Died in 1864.
Gurney, (Rev. John Hampden,) an English divine of the present age. He published several volumes of sermons, (1845–57,) and "Historical Sketches, 1400–1546," (1852, second series, 1855, and third series, 1858.)

He died in 1862, aged about sixty years.

Gurney, (Joseph John,) an English philanthropist and minister of the Society of Friends, born near Norwich in 1788. He studied at Oxford, where he was distinguished for his attainments in mathematics and the tinguished for his attainments in mathematics and the ancient languages. In 1841, in company with his sister, the celebrated Mrs. Fry, he set out on a tour on the continent, with the view of introducing improvements into prison-discipline and of inducing the French government to abolish slavery in their colonies. He was the author of "Notes and Dissertations on the Bible," "Observations on the Distinguishing Views, etc. of the Society of Friends," "Hints on the Portable Evidence of Christianity," and other valuable works. He possessed great wealth, of which he made a most liberal use, both in public and private charities. In 1837–39 he visited in public and private charities. In 1837-39 he visited the United States and the West Indies, and wrote "A Winter in the West Indies," giving an interesting account of the results of emancipation in those islands. Died in 1847.

See Bernard Barton, "Memorial of J. J. Gurney," 1847; "The British Friend" for 1st month, 1847; "Memoirs of J. J. Gurney, with Selections from his Journal," etc.

Gurowski, goo-rov'skee, (ADAM,) COUNT, a Polish writer and patriot, born in the government of Kalisz about 1810. After the revolution of 1830 he repaired to Paris, where he employed himself for a time as a journalist, and in 1849 visited America. He published, in French, "Thoughts on the Future of Poland," (1841,) "Russia and Civilization," (1841,) (in German,) and various other works. Died in 1866.

See "Atlantic Monthly" for November, 1866.

Gurtler, goort'ler, (NICHOLAS,) a Swiss Protestant divine, born at Bâle in 1654; died in 1711.

See NICÉRON, "Mémoires."

Gur'wood, (JOHN,) a brave English officer, born in 1791, served in the Peninsular war, and was leader of the forlorn hope at the storming of Ciudad Rodrigo in 1812. He became private secretary to the Duke of Wel-

1812. He became private secretary to the Duke of Wellington, and in 1841 was made a colonel. He published in 1838 "The Despatches of the Duke of Wellington during his Various Campaigns," etc., (13 vols. 8vo,) a very popular and valuable work. Died in 1845.

Gushtasp, goosh-tåsp', or Gustasp, goos-tåsp', written also Goshtasp, Histasp, and Kishtasp, a famous Persian hero and king, who has been by some writers identified with Darius I., (surnamed Hystaspis,) by others with Hystaspes, the father of Darius. There is so much that is fabulous in the Persian accounts that have come down to us, that it seems impossible, in most have come down to us, that it seems impossible, in most cases, to settle in any satisfactory manner the question of identity between the kings of the Persian writers and those of the Greek historians. Firdousee, (Firdausî,) who is generally believed to have taken the facts of Persian birtery for the havis of his great poor. who is generally believed to have taken the lacts of Fer-sian history for the basis of his great poem, (the "Shâh Nâmah,") represents Gushtâsp as having ruled over Persia many years as an absolute sovereign, and as having under his command "a thousand thousand warriors armed with shining steel,"—which could not very well refer to Hystaspes, who was but a satrap or inferior prince under Cambyses, but would answer exactly to the circumstances of Darius Hystaspis. As "Darius" (in Persian, "Dârâ" or "Dârâb) was not originally a proper name, but a title, signifying "lord," "prince," or "king," it seems probable that he should have been generally known among the Persians by his patronymic *Hystaspes*, (in Persian, *Gushtåsp.*) Darius Hystaspis would then signify, according to the Greek mode of speaking, the "Prince [son] of Hystaspes." According to Firdousee, Gushtâsp was the first Persian king who openly professed the religion of Zoroaster, who (if we may trust the poet-historian) was the contemporary of Gushtâsp and his most influential counsellor. (See Darius I., and Hystaspes.)

See J. ATKINSON, "Abridgment of the Shâh Nameh of Firdausi," London, 1832; SMITH, "Greek and Roman Biography and Mythology."

Gusman, (Bartholomeu Lourenço.) See Guzman.

Gussetius. See Gousser.
Gustaf, the Swedish of Gustavus, which see.
Gustafsköld or Gustafskoeld, goos'tåfs-chöld',
originally named Abraham Hellichius, a Swedish general, born in 1723. Having rendered a very important service to the king, Gustavus III., he was made a general by him, and received a title of nobility, with the surname of Gustafskoeld, ("Shield of Gustavus.") Died

Gustav or Gustave. See Gustavus.
Gustavus, gŭs-tå'vus or gŭs-tā'vus, [Lat. Gusta'vus;
Gustavus, gŭs-tåf- Ger. Gustav, gŏos'tåf; Fr. Gustav Gustavus, gŭs-tâ'vus or güs-ta'vus, [Lat. Gosta vos, Sw. Gustar, göós'tâf; Ger. Gustav, göós'tâf; Fr. Gustave, güs'tâv'; It. Gustavo, goos-tâ'vo,] I., commonly called Gustavus Vasa, (or Wasa, vâ'sa,) King of Gustavus Vasa, (or Wasa, vâ'sa,) Christiern II. of Denmark, having usurped the crown of Sweden in 1519, caused Gustavus to be imprisoned. Within three days after his coronation, Christiern violated his solemn promise of protection to the Swedish nation, and ordered the execution of the heads of the first Swedish families. Among the eighty-four persons who perished was Eric Vasa, the father of Gustavus. The latter, having escaped from prison, fled to the mountains of Dalecarlia. After enduring great hardships, he at length succeeded in attaching to himself a powerful party, with which he marched towards Stockholm. In 1521, at the head of fifteen thousand men, he took the town and fortress of Westeras, and finally obtained possession of Stockholm, after an obstinate defence. The crown was now offered to Gustavus, which he refused, and chose rather to govern under the title of stadtholder. But, as the nation was still molested by the King of Denmark and his allies the Cethelic his allies the Catholic party, they again solicited Gustavus to become their sovereign; and in June, 1527, he was crowned King of Sweden. He died in 1559, after a reign of thirty-three years, during which he had gained of Livonia and the town of Riga. Soon after this he was

the love of his people by his wise and beneficent administration. He was succeeded by his son, Eric XIV

See Holberg, "Histoire du Danemarck;" Gever, "Histoire de la Suède;" Vertor, "Histoire des Révolutions de la Suède;" Olar Celsius, "Konung Gustafs I. Histoira," 2 vols., 1746-53; J. W. Archenholz, "Geschichte Gustav Wasa's Konigs von Schweden," 2 vols., 1801, (and French version of the same, Paris, 1803.)

Gustavus II. See GUSTAVUS ADOLPHUS. Gustavus III., King of Sweden, eldest son of Adolphus Frederick, born in 1746, succeeded to the throne in 1771. Soon after his accession he formed the project of diminishing the power of the nobles, at this time so great as to be dangerous to the crown, while their oppressions made them hated by the people. Having by his favours secured the co-operation of the army, he offered his plan for a new constitution to all the military officers of the capital, who received it with applause. After exacting an oath of obedience from the soldiers, he next arrested the chief members of the States-General, and made a public declaration of his project. The following day, the house in which the States-General were assembled was surrounded by soldiers and cannon, and the king, with his military staff, entered, and proposed to them the new constitution. It was accepted, and confirmed by signatures. Those who had been arrested were released, and the revolution was effected without bloodshed. In 1788, however, the nobles showed their hostility to the king by refusing to grant him supplies during his wars with Denmark and Russia. In 1789 Gustavus caused a law to be passed which greatly increased the royal prerogatives, and at the same time he arrested the leaders of the opposition in the Diet. About 1792 several Swedish noblemen conspired against the he was assassinated by one of their number, named Ankarström, in March, 1792. In addition to his talents as a statesman, Gustavus was distinguished as a poet and a dramatist.

See Geisler, "Leben des Königs von Schweden, Gustavs III.;"
GEVER, "Histoire de la Suède;" E. L. POSSELT, "Geschichte Gustav's III. Königs der Schweden," 1792; F. BECCATINI, "Storia del
Regno e della Vita di Gustavo III.," 4 vols., 1792.

Gustavus IV., born in 1778, succeeded his father, Gustavus III., in 1792. From his childhood he had manifested a singular obstinacy of disposition, which in after-life resembled monomania. A zealous advocate of the diving right of things he made it the principal ships of the diving he made the divine right of kings, he made it the principal object of his life to restore the Bourbon family to the throne He travelled through Germany in 1803 in of France. order to unite the princes of the Empire against Napoleon I. He would have no intercourse with the nations of Europe who were in the least degree friendly to the French emperor. By these follies he alienated the affections of his people and brought them into innumerable difficulties. The Swedes, in order to rescue their country from the ruin which his conduct was likely to bring upon it, formed a plan for deposing him. Gustavus, suspecting their designs, attempted to obtain possession of the money in the Bank of Sweden, but was prevented by force, and soon after imprisoned as a traitor, (1809.) The king and his direct descendants were declared by the Diet to have forfeited their right to the crown, and his uncle, Duke Charles, was proclaimed king, under the title of Charles XIII. The deposed king, after travelling over Europe, fixed his residence in the town of Saint Gall, in Switzerland, where he assumed the name of Colonel Gustavson, and supported himself by his writings, together with a small pension. His son Gustavus obtained the title of Prince of Wasa. Died in 1837.

See LE BAS, "Suède et Norvège;" "London Quarterly Review"

for December, 1812.

Gus-ta'vus A-dol'phus, [Fr. Gustave Adolfhe, güs'tāv' ā'dolf'; Ger. Gustaf Adolf, gös'tāf ā'dolf'; It. Gustavo Adolfo, goos-tāf a'dolf, or Gustavus II, King of Sweden, the most illustrious hero of his time, born at Stockholm on the 9th of December, 1594, was the son of Charles IX., and grandson of Gustavus Vasa. He ascended the throne in his seventeenth year, and soon gave proof of his extraordinaryabilities. Sweden and soon gave proof of his extraordinary abilities. Sweden having been invaded by Sigismund, King of Poland, and

invited by the Protestants of Germany, suffering under the persecutions of Ferdinand II., to be the champion of their cause. Their solicitations, combined with the interest which he as a zealous Protestant felt in the success of their arms, induced him to comply. Before setting out, he published a declaration to the effect that he did not take this step from the love of conquest, but for the desence of his religion and to avenge the injuries he had received from the Emperor of Austria. In June, 1630, Gustavus landed in Pomerania, at the head of 8000 men. His army was soon after reinforced by six Scottish reginients under the Duke of Hamilton, and took the fortress of Wolgast, which supplied them with arms and ammu-Having advanced into Mecklenburg, Gustavus received proposals of peace from the emperor, offering him, among other things, the possession of Pomerania. These proposals were rejected, and Gustavus, with his army increased by large numbers of German Protestants, continued his march through Pomerania and Mecklenburg, taking one town and fortress after another in rapid succession. He was soon after opposed by Field-Marshal Tilly, whom, after several indecisive engagements, he signally defeated at Leipsic in September, 1631. In a second encounter with Tilly, on the banks of the Lech, in April, 1632, that general lost his life. Ferdinand, now becoming alarmed at the victories of Gustavus, summoned Wallenstein, whom he had shortly before dismissed, to oppose him. On the 16th of November, 1632, these commanders, the most eminent of their time, and both hitherto unconquered, met on the plain of Lützen. In the early part of the action Gustavus was mortally wounded; and the Swedes, exasperated in the highest degree by the loss of their king, whom they idolized, fought with irresistible fury, and compelled the enemy to retreat. The Duke of Saxe-Lauenburg, a cousin of Gustavus, who was near him when he fell, and who soon afterwards entered the service of Austria, was strongly suspected of having assassinated him. The military talents of Gustavus were of the highest order; but they were surpassed by his admirable qualities as a man and his virtues as a ruler. He was succeeded by his daughter and only child, Christina. "Gustavus was," says Schiller, "incontestably the first commander of his century, and the bravest soldier in the army which he had created. His eye watched over the morals of his soldiers as strictly as over their bravery. In everything their law-giver was also their example. In the intoxication of his fortune he was still a man and a Christian, and in his devotion still a hero and a king."

a Christian, and in his devotion still a hero and a king."

See Schiller, "History of the Thirty Years' War;" R. De

Prade, "Histoire de Gustave Adolphe dit le Grand," 1686; Geyer,
"Histoire de la Suède;" Walter Harte, "History of the Life of
Gustavus Adolphus," 2 vols., 1790; Jonas Hallenberg, "Svea Rikes
Historia under Konung Gustaf Adolfs Regering," 5 vols., 1790–96;
Axel Oxenstierna, "Histoire de la Jeunesse de Gustave Adolph;"
Anders Fryxell, "Gustaf II. Adolph," 1833; J. F. Hollings,
"Life of Gustavus Adolphus," 1838; Gregers, "Geschichte Gustav
Adolph's," 2 vols., 1837; "Gustav Adolf," von C. Droysen, 1869.

Gustavus Fritzeson. See Clustavus Levilgeson.

Gustavus Eriksson. See Gustavus I.
Gustavus Vasa, (or Wasa.) See Gustavus I.
Gutberleth, goot'ber-lêt', (HEINRICH,) a German
professor of philosophy at Deventer, born at Hirschfeld

Physically and Morally considered." Died in 1635.

Gutberleth, gut'ber-lêt', (Tobias,) a Dutch antiquary, born in Friesland about 1674, was the author of a treatise "On the Mysteries of the Cabiri Gods," (in Latin,)

ise "On the Mysteries of the Cabiri Gods," (in Latin,) and other works. Died in 1703.

Gütch, (John,) an English antiquary, born in 1745, was registrar of the University of Oxford. He published "The History and Antiquities of the University of Oxford, from the Manuscrilts of Anthony Wood, with a Continuation," (1786.) I ied in 1831.

Gutch, (John Matthew,) an English antiquary, son of the preceding, born about 1777, wrote "A Lytell Geste of Robin Hode," (2 vols., 1847.) Died in 1858.

Gutenberg, goo'ten-bêrg', (Johann or Henne,) the inventor of printing, was born at Mentz, in Germany, about 1400. Hisoriginal name was GÄNSFLEISCH, (gênss'-flīsh;) but he afterwards assumed his mother's family name of Gutenberg. In 1450 he entered into partnership with John Faust, a citizen of Mentz, in conjunction with whom he printed a vocabulary, called a "Catholi-

con," by means of letters cut on blocks of wood. Types of copper or tin were soon after substituted for wood; and with these a Latin Bible was printed, with great difficulty and expense. In 1455, owing to some disagreement in pecuniary matters, Gutenberg and Faust separated, after having had a law-suit. The former, being unable to pay the sum awarded to Faust by the judge, was obliged to give up to him his printing-materials and his invention. Gutenberg subsequently practised his art at Mentz. He was appointed by the archbishop elector of that city and one of the nobles of his court, and obtained other preferments. A bronze monument, by Thorwaldsen, was erected to his memory at Mentz in 1837. Died in 1468.

See Dupont, "Histoire de Pinprimerie;" Falkenstein, "Geschichte der Buchdruckerkunst," 1840; Ottley, "Inquiry into the Origin, etc. of Engraving on Copper and Wood," 1816; Meermanny, "Origines Typographics," 1765; Sothery, "The Typography of the Fifteenth Century," 1845; Alphonse De Lamartine, "Gutenberg, Irenteur de l'Imprimerie," 1853; Charles Schmidt, "Nouveaux Détails sur la Vie de Gutenberg," 1841; Domenico Taccio, "Notizie storico-critico-tipografico-bibliografiche di Gutenberg," 1866.

Gutenberg or Guttemberg, gööt'tem-berg', Karry Nuremberg con," by means of letters cut on blocks of wood. Types

Gutenberg or Guttemberg, goot tem-berg, (Karl Gottlieb,) a German engraver, born near Nuremberg about 1742. He worked in Paris, where he died in 1792. Among his works were engravings after Rembrandt and

Mieris.

Gutherius. See Gouthières.
Guthier. See Gouthières.
Güth'rie, (George James,) an English surgeon, born in London in 1785. He lectured on surgery in London for many years, and wrote several professional works. Died in 1856.

Died in 1856.

Güth'rie, (JAMES,) an American statesman and jurist, born in Nelson county, Kentucky, in 1793. He began to practise law at Louisville about 1820, and was for several years a member of the State legislature for that city. In 1850 he was president of the convention which framed the new constitution of Kentucky. He was appointed by President Pierce secretary of the United States treasury in 1853, and was elected to the Senate of the United States in 1865. Died in 1869.

See Livingston's "Portraits of Eminent Americans."

Güth'rie, (Thomas,) D.D., a Scottish divine, born at

Güth'rie, (Thomas,) D.D., a Scottish divine, born at Brechin about 1800. He became an eloquent preacher, and minister of Free Saint John's, Edinburgh, in 1840. As an associate of Dr. Chalmers, he took a prominent part in the institution of the Free Church in 1843. He published "The Gospel in Ezekiel." He was the chief founder of the original Ragged or Industrial School of Edinburgh, and was moderator of the General Assembly of the Free Church of Scotland in May, 1862. Died in 1872.

of the Free Church of Scotland in May, 1873.

Guthrie, (WILLIAM,) a Scottish littérateur, born in the county of Angus about 1708. He published a "General History of England from the Invasion of the Romans under Julius Cæsar to the Revolution of 1688," a "History of the English Peerage," a "History of Scotland," and other compilations. Died in 1770.

Guth'ry or Guthrie, (HENRY,) a Scottish divine, was one of the adherents of Charles I. in his contest with the Parliament. He became Bishop of Dunkeld in

1665. He died in 1676, leaving a "History of his Own Time," published in 1748.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Gutierrez, goo-te-êr'rêth, or Gutierres, goo-te-êr'-rês, (Antonio Garcia—gar-thee'â,) a popular Spanish dramatist, born near Cadiz about 1814. He produced about 1834 "El Trovador," a drama. Among his works are "El Page," and "Magdalena."

are "El Page," and "Magdalena."

Gutsmuths, goots'moots, (Johann Christoph Friedrich,) a German teacher and educational writer, born at Quedlinburg in 1759. He published "Plays for the Exercise and Recreation of Body and Mind," (1796,) and other similar treatises. Died in 1839.

Gutzkow, goots'ko, (Karl Ferdinann,) a popular German novelist and dramatist, born in Berlin in 1811. He became about 1830 one of the chiefs of the school called "Young Germany." He published, besides many other works, successful tragedies entitled "Patkul" (1841) and "Uriel Acosta," (1847,) a comedy called "Das Urbild des Tartuffe," a collection of critical cssays

entitled "Gods, Heroes, and Don Quixote," (1838,) and "Die Ritter vom Geist," a political and social romance, (1850-52,) which was very popular. He became a resident of Dresden in 1847.

See Heinrich Hoff, "G. Gutzkow und die Gutzkowgraphie," 1839; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Gützlaff, gŭts'laf or gŭts'lâf, (KARL,) a celebrated German missionary and Chinese scholar, born at Pyritz, in Pomerania, in 1803. He repaired to Siam in 1828, and, in conjunction with Tomlin, translated the New Testament into Siamese. With a view of introducing the gospel into China, he settled at Macao, where he formed an intimate friendship with Dr. Morrison after formed an intimate friendship with Dr. Morrison, after whose death Gützlaff became, in 1835, first interpreter for the superintendence of British commerce. He visited England in 1849, and died at Hong-Kong, shortly after his return, in 1851. Among his various works (which are mostly written in English) we may name his "China Opened," (1838,) and "History of the Chinese Empire." He also had a share in a new translation of the Bible into Chinese.

Guy. See Gui and Guido.

Guy, gī, (THOMAS,) the founder of Guy's Hospital, London, was born in that city in 1643. Having acquired a large fortune, principally by the sale of South Sea stock, he built additions to Saint Thomas's Hospital in Southwark in 1707, and subsequently founded the hospital near Saint Thomas's which bears his name. He is said to have made more munificent donations for

charitable purposes than any other private man in the kingdom. Died in 1724.

Guy, gī or ge, (or Guido, gwee'do) de Lusignan, (deh lü'sen'yōn',) King of Jerusalem, was of French origin. He married Sibylla, daughter of Amaury, King of Jerusalem. In 1186, Baldwin V., the son of Sibylla by a former husband, the Marquis of Montferrat, became heir to the throne, but died in the same year. Guy de heir to the throne, but died in the same year. Guy de Lusignan then obtained the title of king. His capital was taken by Saladin in 1187, and his title was disputed by Isabella, a sister of Sibylla. Guy applied for aid to Richard I. of England, who gave him the kingdom of Cyprus (1192) on condition that he would renounce his claim to Jerusalem. He was succeeded by his brother Amaury about 1194.

See Michaud, "History of the Crusades,"

Guyard, ge'aR', (BERNARD,) a French friar, born at Craon in 1601, had the title of preacher (prédicateur) to the king, and wrote several works. Died in 1674.

Guyard, (LAURENT,) a French sculptor, born at Chaumont-en-Bassigni in 1723, was a pupil of Bouchardon the Younger. Died in 1788.

See J. B. VARNEY, "Notice sur L. Guyard," 1806.

See J. B. Varney, "Notice sur L. Guyard," 1806.

Guyard de Berville, ge'ār' deh bêr'vel', a French biographer, born in Paris in 1697. He wrote a "Life of Chevalier Bayard," (1760,) and a "Life of Bertrand Du Guesclin," (1767.) Died in a hospital in 1770.

Guyet, ge'a', (François,) a French scholar, born at Angers in 1575. He wrote annotations on various Greek and Latin classics, and some Latin poems. He was a friend of De Thou, Ménage, and Balzac. Died in 1655.

Guyétand, ge'a'tôn', (Claude Marie,) a French poet and satirist, born in 1748, wrote "Genius Avenged," and other poems. Died in 1811.

Guyon, ge'ôn', (Claude Marie,) a French historian, born in Franche-Comté in 1699. He published a continuation of Echard's "Roman History," (10 vols., 1736,) a "History of the Amazons, Ancient and Modern," (1740,) a "History of the Indies," (3 vols., 1744,) and other works. Died in 1771.

See Desessarts, "Les Siècles littéraires de la France."

See DESESSARTS, "Les Siècles littéraires de la France."

Guyon, gī'on, [Fr. pron. ge'on',] (Jeanne Bouvier de la Motte—boo've-a' deh lämot,) Madame, a French lady, celebrated for her talents and piety, born at Monlady, celebrated for her talents and plety, born at Moh-targis in 1648. In her sixteenth year, in compliance with her parents' wishes, she married M. Guyon, whom she had never seen till a few days previous. On becoming a widow, in 1676, she devoted herself to the service of the Church, and a few years later retired to a religious establishment at Gex. She soon after wrote "The Song of Songs of Solomon, interpreted according to the Mystic

Sense," and a "Short and Easy Method of Prayer," two very popular works, which, however, gave offence to some of the clergy. In consequence of their persecutions, she was imprisoned nearly eight months. On her release she became intimately acquainted with Fénelon, who had considerable support with her peculiar relia who had considerable sympathy with her peculiar reli-gious views and continued to be one of her truest friends. About this time she put her writings into the hands of Bossuet, Bishop of Meaux, who expurgated them from what he regarded as the heresy of Quietism. Notwithstanding the submission of Madame Guyon to the censure of Rescuet che was involved in the procession of sure of Bossuet, she was involved in the persecutions of Fénelon, and about 1695 was imprisoned in the Bastille. On her release, in 1700, she devoted herself to writing; and her works, it is said, form 39 octavo volumes. Her Autobiography has been translated by Cowper, who had a great esteem for her character and her writings.

See UPHAM, "Life of Madame Guyon," 1851; DE BAUSSET, "Histoire de Fénelon;" VOLTAIRE, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" PHÉLIPEAUX, "Lettres sur l'Histoire du Quiétisme;" HODGSON, "Reformers and Martyrs," Philadelphia, 1867.

Guyon, gī'on, (RICHARD DEBAUFRE,) a distinguished general, born near Bath, in England, in 1813. He entered the Austrian service in 1832, and rose in a few years to be aide-de-camp of the Hungarian field-marshal Splenyi, whose daughter he married. He fought with great distinction against the Austrians in the principal battles of the revolution of 1848, and was created a general. After Görgey's surrender, (August, 1849.) Guyon escaped with Kossuth to Turkey, where he obtained a high command in the Sultan's army. He organized the army which defended Kars, (1854.) Died at Constantinople in 1856. See A. KINGLAKE, "Gen. Guyon on the Battle-Fields of Hungary."

Guyot. See Desfontaines, Abbé.

Guyot, ge'o', (ARNOLD HENRY,) Ph.D., LL.D., a meritorious writer on physical geography, was born near Neufchâtel, in Switzerland, in 1807. He was a fellow-student and friend of Agassiz, graduated at Berlin in 1835, and spent several years in the study of glaciers, in which he made important discoveries. He came to the United States in 1848, and in the ensuing winter delivered in Boston a course of lectures on physical geography, which were published under the title of "The Earth and Man," (1849.) He was author of a series of text-books on geography, and was for someyears professor of geology and physical geography at Princeton College, New Jersey. Died in 1884.

Guyot, ge'o', (CLAUDE ÉTIENNE,) a French general, born near Lons-le-Saulnier in 1768, served as general of

division in Russia in 1812. Died in 1837.

Guyot, (GERMAIN ANTOINE,) a French jurist, born

in Paris in 1694; died in 1750.

Guyot, (Joseph Nicolas,) a French jurist, born in Lorraine in 1728, published, besides other works, a useful compilation called a "Universal and Descriptive (rai-

compilation called a "Universal and Descriptive (raisonné) Repertory of Civil, Criminal, and Canonical Jurisprudence," (64 vols., 1775-86.) Died in 1816.

Guyot de Fère, ge'o' deh fair, (François Fortuné,) a French journalist and littérateur, born in Paris in 1791.
In 1826 he founded the "Journal of Arts and Trades," ("Journal des Arts et Métiers.") He published, among other works, a "History of Prince Eugene Beauharnais," (1821.)

Guyot de Folleville. See Folleville. Guyot des Herbiers, ge'o' dà zêr'be-à', (CLAUDE Antoine,) a French poet, born at Joinville in 1745; died

Guys, ge, (PIERRE ALPHONSE,) a French littérateur, son of Pierre Augustin, noticed below, was born at Marseilles in 1755. He was the author of a comedy entitled "The House of Molière," a "Eulogy on Antoninus Pius," and several other works. Died in 1812.
Guys, (PIERRE AUGUSTIN,) a French merchant and traveller, born at Marseilles in 1721, visited Asia and Greece, and published in 1776 a "Literary Journey in Greece," which was eulogized by Voltaire in some verses. Died in 1700.

Died in 1799. Guyse. See Guise.

Guyse, gīz,? (John,, an emment £nglish Calvinist and Independent minister, born at Hertford in 1680. He preached for some years in London. His principal work, "An Exposition of the New Testament in the Form

of a Paraphrase," (3 vols., 1739-42,) has been often re-

printed. Died in 1761.

Guyton de Morveau, ge'tôn' deh mor'vō', (Louis BERNARD,) an eminent French chemist, born at Dijon in January, 1737, was educated for the law, and in 1755 became advocate-general in Parliament. Without relin-quishing the law, he pursued the study of chemistry with quishing the law, he pursued the study of chemistry with success, and in 1772 published a work on the subject, entitled "Academic Digressions." In 1773 he made the important discovery of the power of certain fumigations against infectious effluvia, and checked a fatal disease at Dijon by chlorine gas. In 1782 he proposed a methodical nomenclature for chemistry, and afterwards united with Lawsier in forming that system of nomenclature with Lavoisier in forming that system of nomenclature which has since been generally adopted with such extenwhich has since been generally adopted with such extensive utility. He displayed great crudition and judgment in his "Chemical Dictionary" for the "Encyclopédie Méthodique," (1786.) As a member of the Convention in 1792, he participated in the excesses of the popular party. About 1795 he took a prominent part in the establishment of the Polytechnic School, in which he occupied a chair for eleven years. He contributed many articles to the Institute, of which he was a member, and to the "Annales de Chimie," of which he was editor. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. During the empire of Napoleon he received the title of baron, and was an officer of the legion of honour. Died in 1816. and was an officer of the legion of honour. Died in 1816.

See Bertholler, "Éloge historique de Guyton de Morveau;"
HOEFER, "Histoire de la Chimie;" "Encyclopædia Britannica;"
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Guzman, gooth-man', (ALEJANDRO,) a Spanish politician, born in Granada in 1752, entered the republican army soon after the breaking out of the French Revolution, and became one of the most violent members of

the Jacobin faction. He was guillotined in Paris in 1794.

Guzman, de, da gooth-man', (Alfonso Perez,) surnamed THE Good, a celebrated Spanish commander, born at Valladolid in 1258. Having been appointed by King Sancho IV. governor of Tarifa, he defended that fortress against the Infant Don Juan, brother of the king. Don Juan, having failed in his efforts to take the place, threatened to but to death a son of Guzman who king. Don Juan, having failed in his efforts to take the place, threatened to put to death a son of Guzman who had fallen into his hands, if the fortress was not instantly surrendered. To this menace Guzman replied "that, sooner than be guilty of such infamous treachery, he would lend him a poniard to kill his son," at the same time throwing his dagger from the ramparts. The atrocious threat was executed; and the wife of Guzman died soon after, of grief. This incident has been celebrated in one of Lope de Vega's dramas. Guzman afterwards distinguished himself in several engagements with the Moors, and fell in battle in 1309. He was the ancestor of the Dukes of Medina-Sidonia. of the Dukes of Medina-Sidonia.

See QUINTANA, "Lives of Celebrated Spaniards."

Guzman or Guzmão, de, da goos-mown', (Bartholomeu Lourenço,) a Portuguese mechanician and ecclesiastic, born at Santos about 1680, is called the original inventor of the balloon. He made the first experiment with his machine near Lisbon in 1709; but he was deterred from prosecuting his labours by the fear of the Inquisition. Died about 1725.

See "Encyclopædia Americana," edited by Francis Lieber; "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Guzman, de, (Enrique,) Duke of Medina-Sidonia, a

Guzman, de, (ENRIQUE,) Duke of Medina-Sidonia, a Spanish grandee, acted a prominent part in the conquest of Granada. Died in 1492.
Guzman, de, (Don Fernando Perez,) a Spanish poet and chronicler, born in 1405, left a "Chronicle of John II. of Castile." Died in 1470.
Guzman, de, (Donna Luisa,) a daughter of Juan Perez, Duke of Medina-Sidonia, became the queen of John of Braganza, King of Portugal. On his death, in 1656, she was appointed regent, and distinguished herself by the wisdom and firmness of her administration. Having concluded a treaty with Charles I. of England, she gave her daughter in marriage to his son, afterwards she gave her daughter in marriage to his son, afterwards Charles II. Soon after the accession of her son, Altonso VI., she retired to a convent, where she died in 1666. Under her rule the independence of Portugal was secured.

Guzman, de, (OLIVAREZ.) See OLIVAREZ.

Guzman, de, (PEDRO,) a Spanish painter, surnamed EL COXO, ("the Lame,") born about 1557, was patronized by Philip III., who made him his painter in 1601.

See QUILLEET, "Dictionnaire des Peintres Espagnols."

Gwilt, (George,) an English architect and antiquary, was born in London in 1775. Among his principal works are the warehouses of the West India Docks. Being employed in repairing Bow Church in 1820, he identified the Norman remains of the original building, which he described in a treatise entitled "Observations on the Church of Saint Mary-le-Bow," etc. He also restored the church of Saint Mary Overy, and other ediffices in London. Died in 1876

restored the church of Saint Mary Overy, and other edifices in London. Died in 1856.

Gwilt, (Joseph,) a brother of the preceding, born in 1784, was distinguished as a writer on architecture. He designed Markree Castle, near Sligo. Among his works are "Rudiments of Architecture, Practical and Theoretical," (1826,) and an "Encyclopædia of Architecture, Historical, Theoretical, and Practical," (1842,) which is commended as a standard work.

which is commended as a standard work.

Gwilym, gwîl'im, (DAVID AP,) a Welsh bard, born in

Cardiganshire in 1340; died about 1400. His poems, in Welsh, were published in 1792.

Gwin, (WILLIAM M.,) a Democratic politician, born in Sumner county, Tennessee, in 1805. He was elected to the Senate of the United States for California in 1850, and was re-elected in 1857. He acted with the pro-slavery

Gwinn, (WILLIAM,) an American naval officer, born at Columbus, Indiana, in 1831. He became a lieutenant in 1856, and commanded a gunboat at the battles of Fort Donelson and Shiloh, February and April, 1862. He was killed in the attack on Haines' Bluff, near Vicksbarrais.

Gwinne, gwin, (MATTHEW,) an English physician, born in London about 1554, was appointed in 1582 regent of Saint John's College, Oxford, and in 1596 first professor of medicine in Gresham College. He was also a Fellow of the College of Physicians. Died in 1627.

See WARD's "Lives of the Gresham Professors."

Gwin-nett', (Button,) born in England about 1732, emigrated to Georgia about 1772. In 1776 he was elected to Congress, in which he signed the Declaration of Independence. He became president of the provincial council of Georgia in 1777, and was killed in a duel by General McIntosh in May of that year.

See GOODRICH'S "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence.

Gwynn or Gwynne, gwîn, (ELEANOR,) an English actress and celebrated beauty, was born in London about 1650. After she had achieved success as an actress, she became a mistress of Charles II. Died about 1690. See P. CUNNINGHAM, "The Story of Nell Gwynn," 1852: W. H. D. ADAMS, "Famous Beauties and Historic Women," vol. i., London, 1864. don, 1865.

Gy'ges, [Gr. Γύγης,] first Lydian king of the dynasty of the Mermnadæ, was minister of King Candaules, whose throne he usurped after having put him to death. He is said to have possessed a magic ring which made the wearer invisible. He reigned about thirty-eight years. Died about 680 B.C.

years. Died about 680 E.C. Gylippe. See Gylippes. See Gylippes. Gylippes. Gylippus, [Gr. $\Gamma \dot{\nu} \lambda \mu \pi \pi \sigma g$; Fr. Gylippe, zhe'lèp',] a skilful Spartan general in the Peloponnesian war. In 414 E.C. he was sent to command the army at Syracuse, which was then besieged by the Athenians. He defeated the enemy in several actions, and captured their whole army, commanded by Nicias and Demosthenes, in 413. After the capture of Athens by Lysander, Gylippus was commissioned to convey to Sparta the treasure there obtained. He was convicted of stealing a large part of it, and was condemned to death, but escaped, and died in exile. in exile.

See Thucydides, books vi., viii.; Plutarch, "Nicias" and "Lysander;" Müller, "The Dorians."

Gyllembourg-Ehrensvärd, gul'lem-boorg' a'rensverd', (Thomasine Christine Buntzen,) Madame, a celebrated Danish novelist, born in 1773, was married in 1790 to the dramatist Peter Andreas Heiberg. She was subsequently divorced, and in 1801 became the wife of Count Gyllembourg-Ehrensvärd. Her "Novels, Old and New, by the Author of a Story of Every Day," ("Gamle og Nye Noveller af Forfatteren til en Hverdags Historie,") appeared in 1834. They acquired a wide popularity, and were translated into French and German. Died in 1856.

See Erslew, "Forfatter-Lexicon."

Gyllenborg, yűl'len-borg', (CHARLES,) COUNT, a Swedish nobleman and diplomatist, born at Upsal in 1679. He was employed by Charles XII. as resident minister in London from 1703 to 1717, and subsequently rose to be a councillor of state and chancellor of the University of Upsal. He was the author of "Disputatio de Regno Ostro-Gothorum in Italia," ("Dissertation on the Ostro-Gothic Kingdom in Italy.") Died in 1746.

See Johan Ihre, "Oratio in Memoriam C. Gyllenborg," 1747.

Gyllenborg, (Gustavus Frederic,) Count, a cousin of the preceding, born in 1731, was one of the first members of the Academy of Stockholm. He published a number of odes, satires, fables, and poems of various kinds, among which may be named "The Passage of the Belts." Died in 1809.

Gyllenhaal, yŭl/len-hâl, (LEONHARD,) a Swedish entomologist, born in West Gothland in 1752, was a pupil of Linnæus. He wrote an able work on the insects of Sweden, ("Insecta Suecica," 4 vols., 1808-27.)

Gyllenhielm, yul'len-hyêlm', (CARL CARLSSON,) BARON, a natural son of Charles IX. of Sweden, was born in 1574. He served with distinction in France in the army of Henry IV., and afterwards was made a senator, high admiral of Sweden, and one of the preceptors of the princess Christina. Died in 1650.

Gyöngyösy, dyön'dyö-se, (Stephen,) one of the earliest Hungarian poets, born in 1620. His works are

still popular among his countrymen, and have passed

Hrough numerous editions. Died in 1704.

Gyrowetz, gîr'o-ŵêts', (ADALBERT,) a distinguished musical composer, born at Budweis, in Bohemia, in 1763.

After visiting Paris and London, where he was received with great factors he was received. with great favour, he settled at Vienna, and became chapel-master at the Imperial Theatre. Among his best operas are "The Oculist," and "Felix and Adele." He also composed masses, sonatas, and symphonies: the last-named are particularly admired. Died in 1850.

See his Autobiography, "Biographie von ihm selbst geschrieben," 1848; FÉтіs, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Gyulai or Gyulay, dyoo'lī, almost joo'lī, (FRANZ,) COUNT, a Hungarian general in the Austrian service, was born at Pesth in 1799. He became colonel about 1830, and lieutenant-field-marshal in 1846. He was minister of war a short time in 1850, after which he was commandant at Milan. In 1857 he succeeded Radetzky as commander-in-chief of the army of Italy. He had the chief command in the war which began in May, 1859, and was defeated by the Franco-Sardinian army at the great battle of Magenta in June. Before the end of this month he was deprived of the command. Died in 1862.

Gyulai or Gyulay, (Ignatius,) Count, an Austrian commander, the father of the preceding, born at Hermannstadt in 1763, served against the Turks and in the principal campaigns against the French. In 1805 he concluded the peace of Presburg, in conjunction with Prince Liechtenstein, and was soon after made Ban of Croatia, Dalmatia, and Slavonia. He was appointed field-marshal-general in 1813, and in 1830 president of the aulic council. Died in 1831.

Gyzen, gī'zen or hī'zen, (Peter,) a Flemish landscape-painter, born at Antwerp in 1636. His works are rare, and are prized for their high finish. Died about 1700.

H.

Haag, (CARL,) a Bavarian painter, born at Erlangen in 1820. He paints almost entirely in water colours.

Haag, (EUGÉNE and EMILE,) brothers, and French Protestants, born at Montbeliard in 1808 and 1810. They published "La France protestante," and other works (1847-59).

Haak, håk, (THEODOR,) a German divine, born near Worms in 1605. He translated the Dutch annotations on the Bible into English, and was one of the founders of the Royal Society of London. He passed many years in England. Died in 1690.

Haansbergen, van, van hans ber gen, (JAN,) a Dutch painter, born at Utrecht in 1642, was one of the best pupils of Poelemburg, whom he imitated. He settled at the Hague in 1669, and painted portraits, nymphs,

c. Died in 1705. Haaren, van, (Willem.) See Haren. Haas, hass, (Guillaume,) a Swiss engraver and typefounder, born at Bâle in 1741; died in 1800.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Haas, has, or Hasius, ha'ze-us, (Johann Mat-Haas, hass, of Hashus, haze-us, (10HANN MAITHIAS,) a German historian and geographer of great merit, born at Augsburg in 1684. He taught mathematics at Wittenberg, and wrote "Phosphorus Historiarum," etc., (1743.) Died in 1742.

Haas, de, deh hås, (F. H.,) a skilful marine painter, born at Rotterdam about 1830. He opened, a few years since, a studio in New York, where he now resides.

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Haas, de, deh has, (John Philip,) born in Holland about 1735, distinguished himself in the war of the Revolution, and was made a brigadier-general by Congress in

Died in Philadelphia about 1795. Haase, hå'zeh, (Heinrich Gottlob Friedrich Haase, hazen, (Heinkich Gofflob Friedrich Gofflob Friedrich) and obtained the rank of lieutenant-colonel. In 1785 he Christian, an eminent German philologist, born at Magdeburg in 1803. He became titular professor of philology at Breslau in 1846. He published good editions of Thucydides, (1842,) of Seneca, (1852,) and other classics; also "The Past and Future of Philology," (1835.)

Hab'ak-kuk, (or ha-bak'kuk,) [Heb. Plp]; Fr. Habert, ½'abar', (François,) a French poet, born at Issoudun about 1520. He produced, besides many

HABACUC, hã'bã'kük', one of the minor Hebrew prophets, and author of a canonical book of the Bible. He is supposed to have prophesied about 600 E.C. His language is highly poetical and imaginative. A passage of his book is quoted by Saint Paul, Acts xiii. 41.

Habeneck, #āb'nēk', (Antoine François,) a French musician, born at Mézières in 1781; died in 1849.

Häberlin or Haeberlin, hā'ber-leen', (Franz Dominian) and the saint supposed in 1849.

NICUS,) an eminent German historian, born near Ulm, on NICUS,) an eminent German historian, born near Um, on the Danube, in 1720. He became professor of history at Helmstedt in 1746, and professor of public law there in 1751. Soon after that date he was privy councillor of the Duke of Brunswick. He published a "Universal History," ("Allgemeine Weltgeschichte," 12 vols., 1767–73,) a "Modern History of the German Empire since the Beginning of the War of Schmalkalden," (20 vols., 1774-86,) which is praised as a classic work, and other histories. His chief merits are exactitude and thorough research. Died in 1787.

See Meusel, "Lexikon der vom Jahre 1750-1800 verstorberen Deutschen Schriftsteller."

Häberlin, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a German publicist, son of the preceding, born in 1756 at Helmstedt, where he became professor of public law about 1786. Ile published a "Repertory of German Public Law and Charles a

Feudal Law," (1781-95,) and other works. Died in 1808.

Häberlin, (KARL LUDWIG,) a novelist, a son of the preceding, was born at Erlangen in 1784. He published many historical novels, among which are "The Exile," ("Der Heimathlose,") and "The Prime Minister," (4 vols., 1835.)

Habermann. See AVENARIUS.

Hab'er-sham, (Joseph,) born at Savannah, Georgia, in 1750. He took part in the war of the Revolution, and obtained the rank of lieutenant-colonel. In 1785 he was chosen a member of Congress. From 1795 to 1800 he was postmaster-general. Died in 1815.

original poems, a version of Ovid's "Metamorphoses,"

Habert, (PHILIPPE,) a French poet, born in Paris about 1605, was one of the first members of the French Academy, and author of a poem called the "Temple of Death." He was killed at a siege in Flanders in 1637.

Habert, (Pierre Joseph,) Baron, a French general, born at Avallon in 1773. He distinguished himself at Heliopolis, (1798,) Jena, (1806,) and Eylau, (1807,) and subsequently in the Spanish campaign of 1814. In 1815 he obtained command of a division, and was severely wounded at Waterloo. Died in 1825.

Habert de Cérisy, hā'bair.'* deh sa're'se', (Ger-

MAIN,) a brother of Philippe Habert, noticed above, was a member of the French Academy, and wrote poems which were once admired. Died in 1655.

Habicht, hâ'bikt, (CHRISTIAN MAXIMILIAN,) a Ger-Habicht, hä'bikt, (CHRISTIAN MAXIMILIAN,) a German Orientalist, born at Breslau in 1775. He published an edition of "The Arabian Nights," ("Tausend und eine Nächte," 8 vols., 1825–39,) and, with the aid of Schall and Von der Hagen, made a German version of the same, (15 vols., 1825.) Died in 1839.

Habicot, hā'be'ko',* (NICOLAS,) a French anatomist, born at Bonny about 1550, studied in Paris, and became surgeon to the Hôtel-Dieu and to the army. He was one of the most skilful anatomists of his time, and wrote several professional treatises. Died in 1624.

Hab'ing-ton, (WILLIAM,) an English poet, born at Hendlip in 1605. His father, Thomas, was implicated in the Gunpowder Plot, but was pardoned. William wrote "The Queen of Aragon," a tragi-comedy, and a collection of small poems, entitled "Castara," (1635.) Died in 1645.

See Johnson, "Lives of the English Poets;" SIR S. E. BRYDGES, "Censura Literaria;" HALLAM, "Introduction to the Literature of Europe;" "Retrospective Review," vol. xi., 1825.

Habsburg or Hapsburg, haps'burg, [Ger. pron. ips'boorg,] House of, an ancient sovereign family haps'boorg,] of Austria, which derives its name from the castle of Habsburg, or Hapsburg, in Switzerland. The first Habsburg, or Hapsburg, in Switzerland. The first member of the family who acquired great celebrity was Rudolf of Habsburg, born in 1218 and elected Emperor of Germany in 1273. He obtained Austria and other provinces by conquest, and founded the dynasty which now reigns over the Austrian empire, and which since 1736 has been styled the house of Habsburg-Lorraine. (See RUDOLF OF HABSBURG.)

See, also, E. M. von Lichnowsky, "Geschichte des Hauses Habsburg," 2 vols., 1836-37.

Hachette, //ā/shêt/* the surname of Jeanne Fourquet, (foor ka/2), a French heroine, born at Beauvais in 1454. She acted a prominent part in the defence of Beanvais against Charles the Bold in 1472. She used

Hachette, (Jean Nicolas Pierre,) an able French mathematician, born at Mézières in 1769, was educated at the University of Rheims. By the influence of Mongo, haves a propinted assistant professor in the Polytope, he was appointed assistant professor in the Polytechnic he was appointed assistant professor in the Polytechnic School in 1794, and in 1797 he obtained the chair of descriptive geometry, which he retained until 1816. In 1830 he became a member of the Institute. He published a "Supplement to the Descriptive Geometry of Monge," (1811,) "Elements of Geometry of Solids," (1817,) "Applications of Descriptive Geometry," (1821,) a "Treatise on Machines," etc. He rendered a great service by applying geometry to the construction of machinery. Among his pupils was Arago. Died in 1834. See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Hachette, (Louis Christophe François,) born at Rethel, in France, in 1800, was the proprietor of a great publishing-house in Paris. Died in 1864.

original poems, a version of Ovid's "Metamorphoses, which was often reprinted. Died about 1568.

Habert, (Isaac,) a French poet, nephew of the preceding, born in Paris about 1560, wrote a poem "On Meteors," ("Des Météores," 1585.)

Habert, (Isaac,) a French theologian and writer, son of Germain, (de Cérisy,) noticed below, was born in Paris. He became preacher to the king, and in 1645 Bishop of Vabres. Died in 1668.

Habert, (Louis,) a French theological writer, born habert, (Louis,) a French theological writer, born habert, (Louis,) a French theological writer, born in 1744, was a landscape painter. Died at Bath, born in 1744, was a landscape painter. Died at Bath, born in 1744, was a landscape painter. born in 1744, was a landscape painter. Died at Bath, in England, in 1773. Another brother, WILHELM, born in 1748, was a painter of history and portraits. He was professor of design in the Academy of Saint Petersburg when he died, about 1786.

Hackert, (PHILIPP,) an excellent German landscape-painter, was born at Prenzlau, in Prussia, in 1737. He visited Rome about 1768, and passed the rest of his life mostly in Italy. He painted for the empress Catherine mostly in Italy. He painted for the empress camerine of Russia six pictures of the naval victory over the Turks at Tchesme in 1770. He painted a "View of Rome," "Views in the Vicinity of the Villa Horace," and many Italian sea-ports. About 1786 he was appointed first painter to the King of Naples. He left Naples in 1799, and settled at Florence, where he died in 1807. His and settled at Florence, where he died in 1807. His merit consisted in a close imitation of nature. Goethe wrote a memoir of his life, ("P. Hackert; biographische Skizze," 1811.)
See, also, Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hack'et, (John,) born in London in 1592, was educated at Cambridge, and made Bishop of Lichfield and Coventry in 1661. He published a volume of sermons, and a "Life of Archbishop Williams." Died in 1670. See Thomas Plume, "Life of Bishop Hacket," 1675.

Hack'ett, (Horatio Balch,) an American biblical scholar, born in Salisbury, Massachusetts, in 1808. He graduated at Amherst College in 1830, studied theology at Andover, and afterwards at Halle, in Germany. obtained the chair of Hebrew and biblical interpreta-tion in the Newton (Baptist) Theological Seminary of Massachusetts about 1840. Among his works are a Chaldee Grammar, translated, with additions, from the German of Winer, and a "Commentary on the Original Text of the Acts of the Apostles," (1853; same edition, greatly enlarged, 1858.) Died in 1875.

Hackett, (JAMES HENRY,) an American actor, born

Hackett, (James Henry.) an American actor, born in New York in 1800. He performed comedy in the United States and in England.

Hackländer, hāk'lēn'der, (Friedrich Wilhelm,) a popular German novelist, born near Aix-la-Chapelle about 1816. He served in the Prussian army for several of his early years. In 1841 he published "Scenes of Military Life during Peace," which had a great success. He became secretary to the prince-royal of Würtemberg in 1843. He wrote numerous popular works, among which are "Military Life in Time of War," (1849,) "Scenes from Life," ("Bilder aus dem Leben," 1850,) "Nameless Histories," ("Namenlose Geschichten," 3 vols., 1851,) and "Eugene Stillfried," (1852.) He has been called "the Charles Dickens of Germany."

Hack'ley, (Charles W.,) a mathematician and Epis-

Hack'ley, (CHARLES W.,) a mathematician and Episcopal clergyman, born at Herkimer, New York, in 1808, became professor of mathematics in Columbia College, New York, in 1843. He published, besides other works, a "Treatise on Algebra," (1846.) Died in 1861. Hackluyt. See HAKLUYT.

Hackspann or Hackspan, håk'spån, (THEODOR or THEODORIC,) a learned German theologian and philologist, born at Weimar in 1607. He was a pupil of Calixtus, whose liberal opinions he adopted, was well Calixtus, whose liberal opinions he adopted, was well versed in Oriental languages, and became professor of Hebrew at Altorf. He published, besides other works, in Latin, "Philological Disputations," (1643,) "The Faith and Laws of Mohammed," (1646,) and "Miscellanea Sacra," (1660.) Died in 1659.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hacquet, ha'ka', (Balthasar,) a naturalist, born at Conquet, in Bretagne, in 1740, was chosen professor of natural history in Lemberg, Austria, in 1788. He published, in German, several accounts of his travels among the Alps and Carpathian Mountains, which furnish valu-

^{*} On the pronunciation of the initial French h, see p. 1215, note.

able information on geography and other sciences. One of his works is "Physico-Political Journeys among the Alps," (4 vols., 1785-87.) Died in Vienna in 1815. See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Haddik, hād'dik, (Andreas,) Count of, an able Austrian general, born at Futak, in Hungary, in 1710, gained distinction in the war against the Turks. In the Seven Years' war, as lieutenant-field-marshal, he fought against the Prussians near Görlitz, and took Berlin by against the Prussians near Gorlitz, and took Berlin by surprise in 1757. In 1765 he was chosen Governor of Galicia, and in 1774 he became president of the war department, or council of war, with the title of field-marshal. Died in 1790.

Had'dock, (Sir RICHARD,) an English admiral, born in Essex about 1630. He was wounded at Solebay in

in Essex about 1030. He was wounded at Solebay in 1667. Died in 1715.

Had'don, (WALTER,) an English scholar, born in Buckinghamshire in 1516, contributed to the revival of classical learning. In 1550 he became professor of civil law in Cambridge, and in 1552 president of Magdalene College, Oxford. He enjoyed favour at the court of Elizabeth, who praised his skill in Latin composition by saying, "Haddonum nemini postpono," ("I rank Haddon behind none.") Died in 1572.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Hâdee-Moosa, Hady-Moussa, or Hadi-Mûssa, Al, al ha'dee moo'sa, a caliph of the family of Abbassides, born about 760 A.D., succeeded his father Al-Mahdee (or -Mahdi) on the throne of Bagdâd in 785. He was a brother of Haroun-al-Raschid. After a reign of fifteen months, he died, in 786.

See Aboolfeda, "Annales." **Hā'dēs**, [Gr. *Λιθης or *Αδης,] a name applied by the Greeks to Pluto and to his dominions. (See Pluto.)

Hadji-Khalfa. See Haji-Khalfa.

Hadji-Khalfa. See Haji-Khalfa.

Had'ley, (James,) an American scholar, was born in Fairfield, Herkimer county, New York, the 30th of March, 1821. He is the son of Dr. James Hadley, who was for many years professor of chemistry in the Medical College at Fairfield and afterwards held the same chair in the Medical College at Geneva, New York. He entered in September, 1840, the junior class of Yale College, and graduated in 1842. In 1848 he became assistant professor of Greek at Yale, and in 1851 professor in full, in place of President Woolsey, who had retained until then his charge of that department. In August, 1851, he matried a daughter of Stephen Twining, Esq., of New Haven. In 1860 he published an excellent "Greek Grammar for Schools and Colleges," founded on a similar work by Professor Georg Curtius in Germany. An abridgment appeared in 1869, under the name "Ele-An abridgment appeared in 1869, under the name "Elements of the Greek Language." He has contributed articles to various scientific and literary periodicals, especially the "New-Englander," and has been an active member of the American Oriental Society. Died in 1872. Had'ley, (John,) an English astronomer, became a

Fellow of the Royal Society in 1717, of which he was afterwards vice-president. In 1731 he presented to that society a sextant, of which he claimed to be the inventor, and which has since been generally used in nautical astronomy. It is commonly known as "Hadley's Sextant." Many, however, give Sir Isaac Newton credit for

Hadlub, hat'loop, or Hadloub, (Johann,) a German poet or minnesinger, lived at Zurich about 1300. His poems present agreeable pictures of rustic life and interesting details about the manners of the peasantry of that age.

See Ettmüller, "J. Hadlouber, Gedichte," 1840; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Hadorph, hå'dorf, (Johan,) a Swedish antiquary, born near Linköping in 1630; died in 1693.

Hā'drǐ-an or A'drǐ-an, [Lat. Hadria'nus; Fr. Adrien, å'dre-ån'; It. Adriano, å-dre-å'no,] or, more fully, Hadria'nus Pub'lius Æ'lius, a Roman emperor, born at Rome in January, 76 A.D., was a son of Ælius Ha-drianus Afer, and a cousin of Trajan. His favourite study was the Greek language and literature. He won the favour of Trajan, and accompanied him in his campaign against the Dacians. He was chosen tribune of the people in 105 A.D., and prætor in 107. When Trajan was forced

by illness to retire from the army which he had conducted against the Parthians, he gave the chief command to Hadrian. On the death of Trajan, Hadrian was proclaimed emperor (at Antioch) by the army in August, 117 A.D.; and their choice was confirmed by the senate. The question whether Trajan had adopted Hadrian as his heir appears to remain undetermined. The new emperor hastened to make peace with the Parthians by abandoning all the provinces which Trajan had conquered beyond the Euphrates, and rendered himself popular by the remission of taxes and other acts of liberality. The greater portion of his reign was spent in journeys through the provinces of his vast empire, in which he displayed durable strideness of his liberality political windows and love ble evidences of his liberality, political wisdom, and love of the fine arts. He commenced these journeys in 119 A.D. He built a famous wall across the island of Britain from Solway Frith to the German Ocean, to protect the Roman province from the incursions of the Picts and Scots. He founded cities in other provinces, completed the temple of Jupiter Olympius at Athens, and erected many great architectural works, among which were a magnificent villa at Tibur, and his mausoleum at Rome, now called the Castle of Saint Angelo. In 131 A.D. he promulgated the "Edictum Perpetuum," a fixed code of laws drawn up by Salvius Julianus. This event forms an important epoch in the history of Roman law. His event was peaceful and tended to encospilate the empire. reign was peaceful, and tended to consolidate the empire as well as to civilize the people. He patronized literary men, artists, and philosophers, and composed a number of works in process and composed a number of works in process and composed of works, in prose and verse, which are not extant. He aspired to distinction as an architect and painter, and indulged a petty vanity and jealousy towards artists, which sometimes prompted him to acts of cruelty. A short time before his death, he adopted as his successor Arrius Antoninus, surnamed "the Pious," and composed the following verses addressed to his own soul:

"Animula, vagula, blandula, Hospes comesque corporis, Quæ nunc abibis in loca, Pallidula, rigida, nudula, Nec, ut soles, dabis jocos?"*

Died in July, 138 A.D. Many statues and medals of Hadrian are extant.

See Spartianus, "Vita Hadriani;" Niebuhr, "Lectures on Roman History;" Tillemont, "Histoire des Empereurs;" Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Hadschi-Chalfa, (or -Khalfa.) See Haji-Khalfa. Hady-Moussa. See Hâdee-Moosa.

Haeberlin. See Häberlin.

Haedo, de, dà å-ā'do, (Diego,) a Spanish monk and Haedo, ut, da a a bo, (Droco,) a Spanish holk and historian, lived about 1600. He wrote an account of Algiers, ("Topographia e Historia de Argel," 1612.)

Haeffner. See Häffner.

Haehnel. See Hähnel.

Haellstroem. See Hällström.

Haelwig. See Halvig. Haen er Haan, van, van han, (Antonn,) an eminent Dutch physician, born at the Hague in 1704, was a pupil of Boerhaave. He practised twenty years in his native place, and was chosen first professor of medicine in Vienna in 1754. He succeeded Van Swieten as chief physician to the empress Maria Theresa. He published many medical works, of which the most important is the "Method of Treatment (or Curing) in Hospitals," ("Ratio Medendi in Nosocomio practico," 1757-74,) often reprinted. Died in Vienna in 1776. Desgenettes calls him "one of the most illustrious practitioners of the eighteenth century."

See F. G. Boisseau, "Biographie Médicale;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Haendel. See HANDEL. Haenel. See HÄNEL. See HÄNKE. Haenke.

See HÄRING, (WILHELM.) Haering.

* "Ah, fleeting spirit! wandering fire,
That long hast warmed my tender breast,
Must thou no more this frame inspire,
No more a pleasing, cheerful guest?
Whither, ah, whither art thou flying?
To what dark, undiscovered shore?
Thou seem'st all trembling, shivering, dying,
And wit and humour are no more."—POPE.

Haerlem or Haarlem, van, van har'lem, (DIRCK,) a Dutch painter, born at Haarlem about 1410; died in

Haeser. See Häser.

Haeser. See HASER.

Haeusser. See HÄUSSER.

Haffner, hål'ner, (ANTON,) a painter of perspective, of Swiss extraction, was born at Bologna in 1654. He lived many years at Genoa, where he painted admirable frescos in the church of Saint Luke and other churches. He was also employed by the grand duke at Florence. Died in 1732. His brother HENRY, born in 1640, painted decorations in several palaces at Rome 1640, painted decorations in several palaces at Rome and in churches of Bologna. Died in 1702.

Häffner or Haeffner, hef ner, (Johann Christian Friedrich,) a German composer, born in Thuringia in

1759; died at Upsal in 1833.

Hafis, the German spelling of HAFIZ, which see. Hâfiz, hâ'fiz, written also Hafitz and Hafis, (Mo-hammed Shems-ed-Deen, mo-hâm'med shêms edhammed Shems-ed-Deen, mo-ham'med shems eddeen',) a celebrated Persian poet, born at Shirâz about 1300. Love and wine are the favourite subjects of his poems, which are condemned as licentious by strict Mussulmans. He is regarded as the greatest lyric poet of Persia. His poems, which collectively are entitled the "Divan," are praised for purity of style, harmony of versification, and brilliant imagination. Among the recorded events of his life is an interview with Tamerlane in 1387. Died about 1390. His poems were published in Persian at Calcutta in 1791. Some portions of them have been translated into English by J. Richardson, (1774,) J. H. Hindley, (1800,) and other Oriental scholars.

See SIR W. GORE OUSELEV, "Biographical Notices of Persian Poets," London, 1846; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Fraser's Magazine" for January, 1846, and September, 1854.

Hā'gar or A'gar, [Heb. אור.] an Egyptian woman, was the second wife of the patriarch Abraham, and the mother of Ishmael. (See Genesis xvi. and xxi.)

Hageau, ½'zhō', (AMABLE,) a French engineer, born in 1736, was appointed divisionary inspector of bridges and roads beyond the Alps. Died in 1836.

Hagedorn, hā'geh-dorn', (CHRISTIAN LUDWIG,) an eminent critic of art, a brother of Friedrich, the poet, was born at Hamburg in 1713. He served the Elector of Saxony many years as secretary of legation to various courts. In 1764 he was appointed director-general of the Academies of Fine Arts at Dresden and Leipsic. He produced in 1762, in German, "Reflections on Painting," (2 vols.) which is considered a classic work by artists. Died at Dresden in 1780.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hagedorn, von, fon hå'geh-dorn', (Friedrich,) an elegant German poet, born at Hamburg in April, 1708. elegant German poet, born at Hamburg in April, 1708. In 1733 he became secretary to a company of merchants, called "The English Court," at Hamburg. He published in 1738 a volume of fables and tales in verse, and afterwards a volume of "Moral Poems." Among his masterpieces are "The Savant," a satire, (1740,) "The Sage," (1741,) and "Ode on Happiness," (1743.) The merit of restoring good taste in German poetry is ascribed to Hagedorn and Haller. Wieland called him "the German Horace." Died in 1754.

See ESCHENBURG, "F. von Hagedorn's Werke," 5 vols., 1800, the 4th vol. of which contains a memoir of Hagedorn; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" C. H. Schmid, "Biographie der Dichter;" Gervinus, "Geschichte der Deutschen Dichtung."

Hagemann, hå'geh-mån', (THEODOR,) a German jurist, born at Stiege, Brunswick, in 1761, became aulic councillor and judge of the court of appeal at Zelle. He published a valuable work, entitled "Practical Explanations of All Sorts of Juridical Subjects," (6 vols., 1798–1818.) Died in 1827.

Hagen, hå'gen, (ERNST AUGUST,) an ingenious German povelist and writer on art was born at Königsberg.

man novelist and writer on art, was born at Königsberg in 1797. He became professor of æsthetics in Königsberg about 1830. Among his works are "Olfrid and Lisena," a poem, (1820,) and "Leonardo da Vinci at Milan," (1840.)

Hagen, (KARL GOTTFRIED,) a German chemist and writer, born at Königsberg in 1749; died in 1829.

Hagen, van, van hå'gen or hå'Hen, (JAN,) a Dutch

landscape-painter, who lived about 1650.

Hagen, van der, van der ha'gen or ha'hen, (Steven,) a Dutch admiral, born about 1560, commanded an expedition which explored the Chinese Sea and the Sunda Isles in 1600. In 1604 he defeated the Portuguese in several actions, and expelled them from the Moluccas. Died about 1610.

Hagen, von, fon hå'gen, (Johann Georg Fried-rich,) a German antiquary, born at Baireuth in 1723. He formed a rich cabinet of medals, pictures, etc., and was a liberal patron of artists. He wrote a "Descrip-tion of the Silver Coins of Nuremberg," (1766,) and other valuable works. Died in 1783.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hagen, von der, fon der hå'gen, (FRIEDRICH HEIN-RICH,) an eminent German critic and philologist, born at Schmiedeberg, in Prussia, in February, 1780. He became professor of German literature at Berlin in 1810, and devoted his attention to the mediæval German literature. He published, besides other works, "Heroic Romances of the North," (5 vols., 1814–28,) "Monuments of the Middle Ages," (1824,) and "The Minnesinger," (5 vols., 1838–56,) a poetical collection, which is called his chief work. Died in Berlin in 1856.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hagenbach, hå'gen-båk', (KARL RUDOLF,) a Swiss Protestant theologian, was born at Bâle in 1801. He became professor of theology at Bâle about 1828, and was author of lectures on the "Essence and History of the Reformation," (6 vols., 1834-43,) "Ecclesiastic History of the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries,"

(2 vols.; 3d edition, 1856,) and other esteemed works, (in German.) Died at Bâle in 1874.

Hagenbuch, hā'gen-bōōκ', (JOHANN CASPAR,) a Swiss antiquary, born at Zurich in 1700. Among his writings is a curious treaties on certain Greek and Latin inscriptions, entitled "Epistolæ Epigraphicæ," etc., (1747.) Died in 1763.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hager, hå'ger, (Johann Georg,) a German geographer, born in the district of Baireuth in 1709. He published an edition of Homer's "Iliad," (1745–67,) and a "System of Geography," ("Ausführliche Geographie," 3 vols., 1746–51,) which had great success. Died in 1777.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hager, (JOSEPH,) an Orientalist, of German extracction, born at Milan in 1757. He published a treatise on Chinese worship, called "Panthéon Chinois," (1802,) and "Elements of the Chinese Language," (London, 1806.) In 1809 he became professor of Oriental languages at Pavía. Died in 1819.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hăg'ga-ī, [Heb. 'ות: Fr. AGGÉE, ag'zha',] one of the twelve minor Hebrew prophets, lived about 520 B.C., during the erection of the second temple, the glory of which he predicted should transcend that of the first. (Haggai ii. 9.) His mission was chiefly to urge the Jews to greater diligence in the erection of the temple. His language is quoted in Hebrews xii. 26.

Haghe, häg, (Louis,) a skilful painter and lithographer, born in Belgium in 1802. He removed in his youth to London, where he afterwards resided. He published many fine lithographs of Fiemish monuments designed by himself, and painted in water-colours the interiors of Flemish town-halls and churches. Among his most admired works are paintings of the Palais de Courtray and the Audience-Chamber of Bouges. Died in 1885.

Hagström or Hagstroem, håg'ström, (JOHAN OTTO,) a Swedish naturalist and writer, born at Frösön Among his most

OTTO,) a Swedish naturalist and writer, born at Frösön in 1716; died in 1792.

Hague, hāg, (CHARLES,) an English composer, born in Tadcaster in 1769. He became professor of music at Cambridge about 1796. Died in 1821.

Hague, hāg, (WILLIAM,) an American Baptist minister, born in New York about 1805, graduated at Hamilton College in 1826. He published, besides other works, "Christianity and Statesmanship," (1855.)

Haguenot, hāg'no', (HENRI,) a French physician, born at Montpellier in 1687. He wrote a "Treatise on Small-Pox," (1734.) Died in 1775.

Hahu, hần, (August,) a German theologian, one of Halii, han, (August,) a German theologian, one of the leaders of the orthodox Protestant party, was born near Querfurt, in Prussia, in 1792. He became professor of theology at Leipsic in 1826, and general superintendent of Silesia in 1844. He published, besides other works, a "Text-Book of the Christian Faith," (1828,) and "On the Present State of Christianity, and the Relations which exist between Theology and Science," (1832.)

Hahn, (CARL AUGUST,) a German philologist, born at Heidelberg in 1807; died in 1857.

Hahn, (Johann David,) a German natural philosopher, born at Heidelberg in 1729, published a treatise "On the Mutual Subservience of Mathematics and Chemistry", and other works. Died in 1729. "and other works. Died in 1784.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hahn, (Ludwig Philipp,) a German dramatic poet, born at Trippstadt in 1746. He wrote tragedies entitled "The Rebellion of Pisa," (1776,) and "Robert von Hohenecken," (1778,) which are admired for energy of style and elevation of thought. Died in 1787.

Hahn, (PHILIPP MATTHÄUS,) a German, noted for inventive mechanical genius, was born near Stuttgart in 1739. He settled as pastor at Onsmettingen in 1764, before which he had made astronomical and optical in-struments. He invented a machine which represented the motions of the celestial bodies, and another which performed operations in arithmetic. He published seve-ral treatises on theology, sermons, etc. Died in 1790.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Annals of Industry and Genius," by C. L. Brightwell, London, 1863.

Hahn, (SIMON FRIEDRICH,) a German historian and publicist, born at Klosterbergen, in Prussia, in 1692. He is said to have understood Greek, Latin, and French at the age of ten. At the age of twenty-four he became professor of history and public law at Helmstedt. He published an excellent "History of the Constitution of the Empire and German Emperors," ("Teutsche Staats-Reichs- und Keyser Historie," (4 vols., 1721–24,) and other historical works. Died at Hanover in 1729.

See J. F. C. Hahn, "Schediasma de Vita Hahnii," 1729; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hähnel or Haehnel, hä'nel, (Ernst Julius,) a German contemporary sculptor, studied under Reitschel and Schwanthaler. Among his master-picces is the statue

of Beethoven at Bonn, completed in 1845.

Hahnemann, hå'neh-mån, (SAMUEL FRIEDRICH,) a celebrated German physician, born in Meissen, in Saxony, in 1755, was the founder of the system of medicine known as homœopathy. He graduated at Erlangen in 1779, and practised for some years at Dresden. About 1796 he announced his new system, founded on the principle that in order to cure any diseased affection we should employ a medicine having power to produce a similar affection in the body of a healthy person: an artificial affection (caused by the medicine) displaces the original disease, and on the discontinuance of the medicine this secondary disease ceases of itself. Hence the motto adopted by the homeopathists, "Similia similibus curantur," ("Like cures like.") Hahnemann afterwards settled in Leipsic. He developed his system in a work called "Organon of Rational Medi-cine," (Dresden, 1810.) Died in Paris in 1843.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hahn-Hahn, von, fon hån-hån, (IDA MARIE LUISE German George Sand," was born at Tressow, Mecklenburg-Schwerin, in 1805. About 1826 she was married to Count von Hahn-Hahn, from whom she was divorced in 1829, after which she visited France, Italy, Spain, and the Levant. She produced in 1835 "Poems," ("Gedichte,") and in 1836 "Venetian Nights," which had creat spaces. A way her most popular pagels is "Fausgreat success. Among her most popular novels is "Faustine," (1841.) She has published several narratives of travel, and "Oriental Letters," (1845.) About 1850 she avowed her conversion to Roman Catholicism.

Died in 1770. His brother, JOHANN LORENZ, born in

1702, was an engraver in mezzotint. Died in 1750. Haid, (Johann Jakob,) a German engraver of por-JOHANN ELIAS, (1739-1809,) was also an engraver.

Haïder Ali. See Hyder Ali.

Haïder Ali. See HYDER ALI.

Haidinger, hī'ding'er, (WILHELM,) a German geologist, born in Vienna in 1795. He was appointed councillor of mines at Vienna in 1840, and director-in-chief of the Geological Institute of Austria in 1849. He published a "Treatise on Mineralogy," ("Handbuch der bestimmenden Mineralogie," (1845,) a "Geognostic Chart of the Austrian Empire," (1847,) and other works. His father, KARL, born in Vienna in 1756, was a mineralogist of merit. He was author of an "Essay towards a Systematic Division of the Different Kinds of Rocks"

a Systematic Division of the Different Kinds of Rocks," (1786.) Died in 1797.

Hailes, Lord. See Dalrymple, (Sir David.)

Haillan, du, dü 总裁'yôn', (Bernard de Girard—deh zhe'rār',) Seigneur, a French historian, born at Bordeaux in 1535. He wrote a history of France, ("De l'État et Succès des Affaires de France," 1570,) which Phased through many editions and was approved by Charles IX., who rewarded him with the title of historiographer. Died in 1610.

See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Haimavată, hī'ma-va-ta, or Haimavat, hī'ma-va-t, [i.e. "snowy" or "snow-clad," from the Sanscrit hīmā or haimā, "cold," "frost," "snow,"] called the "king of mountains," was, according to the Hindoo mythology, the fother of Conse (Consea) or Bankurā ankiele sanska the father of Ganga, (Ganges,) or Pârvatî, which see. **H**aimo. See Haymo.

Haizinger, hīts'ing'er, (AMALIE,) a popular German actress, born at Carlsruhe in 1800.

actress, born at Carlsruhe in 1800.

Haji- (or Hadji-) Khalfa, hāj'ee kāl'fa, written also Hadschi-Chalfa, (or -Khalfah,) a celebrated Turkish historian and bibliographer, born in Constantinople. His proper name was MUSTAFA-BEN-ABDALLAH. He was minister of finances under Amurath IV. He wrote a "History of Constantinople," and an excelebrate work on bibliography, which contributes the contribute of the con lent work on bibliography, which contains notices of 18,550 Arabic, Persian, and Turkish books, with memoirs of the authors. It served as the basis of Herbelot's of the authors. It served as the basis of Herbelot's "Bibliothèque Orientale." Died in 1658.

See Von Hammer, "Histoire de l'Empire Ottoman."

Hakem. See ALHAKEM.

Hakem-Biamrillah, hå'kem be-åm-ril'lah, (Aboo-Alee-Mansoor, or Abu-Ali-Mansûr, å'boo å'lee mån-sook',) third Fatimite caliph of Egypt, succeeded his father, Azeez-Billah, in 996 A.D. A capricious despot, he was noted for his cruelty and extravagance. After subjecting the Christians to numerous vexations, he banished them from Egypt, and thus furnished one of the chief motives of the crusades. He died, or was killed, in 1021.

Hakewill, hāk'wil, (George,) D.D., born at Exeter, in England, in 1579, became Archdeacon of Surrey in 1616. He published several sermons, and "An Apology or Declaration of the Power and Providence of God in the Government of the World," (1627,) which is commended for piety and learning. It is designed to refute the doctrine of modern degeneracy, and to prove that the powers of nature are not doomed to a progressive dccline. Died in 1649.

See PRINCE, "Worthies of Devon."

Hakewill, (James,) an English writer and architect, published a "History of Windsor," (1813,) and a "Picturesque Tour of Italy," (1817.) Died in 1843.

Hakkert, håk/kert, or Hackaert, håk/kårt, (Jan.)

a skilful Dutch landscape-painter, born at Amsterdam about 1540. He painted chiefly wild and mountainous scenery, and was intimate with Adrian van der Velde, who furnished the figures of many of Hakkert's land-

tine," (1841.) She has published several narratives of travel, and "Oriental Letters," (1845.) About 1850 she avowed her conversion to Roman Catholicism.

See Lisch, "Geschichte und Urkunden des Geschlechtes Hahn," 1844; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1844; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1843; "North British Review" for August, 1847.

Haid, hīt or hīd, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) a German engraver, born at Augsburg in 1710, worked in England.

to Walsingham, his patron, which was afterwards enlarged and published in 1600, with the following title: "Principal Navigations, Voyages, Traffics, and Discoveries of the English Nation, by Sea or Overland, to the Most Remote and Distant Quarters of the Earth, at any Time within the Compass of 1500 Years." This work contains official documents relative to each voyage, as votants letters of principles. patents, letters of ministers, charters, etc., and has preserved from oblivion many precious monuments of Anglo-Saxon enterprise. He died in 1616. See Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" "Retrospective Review," vol. xi., 1825.

Hal, van, vån hål, a Flemish painter, born at Antwerp in 1668. His early historical pieces are admired.

Halb Suter, halp soo'ter, a Swiss poet, born at Lucerne about 1370, was the author of a popular song entitled "The Battle of Sempach."

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Halcyone. See ALCYONE. Haldane, hål'dån, (JAMES ALEXANDER,) a Scottish Independent clergyman, born at Dundee in 1768, was the brother of Robert Haldane, noticed below. In 1785 he entered the naval service of the East India Company, and in 1793 was appointed captain of the Melville Castle. The next year he retired from the sea, in order to devote himself to the ministry of the gospel. He became pastor of the Tabernacle, Edinburgh, in 1799, and continued to preach in that city until his death, in 1851. He pub-

lished several religious works.

See ALEXANDER HALDANE, "Memoirs of Robert and James A. Haldane," 1852: CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement.)

Haldane, (ROBERT,) was born of Scottish parents in London in 1764, and was educated at Edinburgh. He served in the navy from 1780 to 1783, and afterwards became an Independent minister, noted for his zeal became an independent limiter, noted for his 2.2ar and liberality in the diffusion of religious instruction. It is stated that he expended £30,000 in the erection of churches. In 1816 he published his "Evidence and Authority of Divine Revelation." In 1817 and 1818 he was successful at Geneva and Montauban in promoting a revival of religion and in forming the evangelical school, which has done so much to propagate Protestantism in France. His "Exposition of the Epistle to the Romans" (1835) is esteemed an excellent standard work, especially

by Calvinists. Died in 1842.
See ALEXANDER HALDANE, "Memoirs of Robert and James A. Haldane;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsnen," (Supplement;) "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1856.

Haldat du Lys, hāl'dā' dū le, (Charles Nicolas Alexandre,) M.D., a French physicist, born at Bourmont, in Lorraine, in 1770. He wrote several treatises on magnetism, biographies, and other works. Died in 1832 or 1852.

Halde, Du. See DUHALDE.

Halde, Du. See Duhalde.

Hal'de-man, (S. S.,) an American naturalist and philologist, born in Lancaster county, Pennsylvania, in 1812.

He was appointed an assistant in the geological survey of Pennsylvania in 1837. He published "Freshwater Univalve Mollusca of the United States," (1840–44,) "Zoological Contributions," (1843,) "Analytic Orthography," and other works. In 1851 he became professor of natural history in the University of Pennsylvania, and about 1855 he obtained a similar office in Delaware about 1855 he obtained a similar office in Delaware College, at Newark. He died in 1880.

Haldenwang, hål'den-ŵång', (Christian,) an emi-

nent German engraver, was born at Durlach in 1770. He engraved many landscapes after Poussin, Claude Lorrain, and Elsheimer, and executed some prints for the "Musée Napoléon." Died in 1831.

Haldorsen, hål'dorksen, (Björn,) an Icelandic lexicographer, born in 1724. He published a "Lexicon Islandico-Latino-Danicum," (2 vols., 1814.) Died in 1794. See Kraff og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon."

Hāle, (Rev. Benjamin,) an American educator, born at Newburyport, Massachusetts, in 1797, graduated at Bowdoin College in 1818. He became professor of chemistry at Dartmouth College in 1827, and president of Geneva College (now Hobart Free College) in 1836. Died in 1863.

Hale, (DAVID,) an American journalist, born in Lisbon, Connecticut, in 1791. In 1827 he established, in

connection with Gerard Hallock, the New York "Journal of Commerce." He was a distinguished advocate of the sub-treasury, free trade, and other leading measures

the sub-treasury, free trade, and other leading measures of the Democratic party. Died in 1849.

Hale, (HORATIO,) an American lawyer and philologist, a son of Mrs. Sarah J. Hale, was born in New Hampshire about 1817. He graduated at Harvard in 1837. He produced a work entitled "Ethnology and Philology," which, says Dr. Latham, "contains the greatest mass of philological data ever accumulated by a single inquirer." The "North American Review," in a notice of the volume in July, 1846, says, "Mr. Hale has succeeded in giving a certain classical completeness to his work which makes it a model for future labourers in the same or similar fields of research."

Hale, (JOHN P.,) an American statesman, born at Ro-

Hale, (JOHN P.,) an American statesman, born at Rochester, Strafford county, New Hampshire, in March, 1806. He graduated at Bowdoin College in 1827, studied law, and was admitted to the bar in 1830. He was appointed district attorney for New Hampshire by President Jackson in 1834, and reappointed by Van Buren. In 1843 he was elected a member of Congress by the Democrats of a district in New Hampshire. He became in Congress a decided opponent of slavery, for which reason his party opposed his election in 1845. About this date he resided at Dover, New Hampshire. He was Speaker of the House of Representatives of his native State in 1846. By a combination of anti-slavery Democrats and Whigs, he was elected Senator of the United States for New Hampshire in 1847. For several years he stood almost alone in the Senate on the question of slavery, and rapintained a position indequestion of slavery, and maintained a position inde-pendent of party. He was an easy and ready speaker, and by his wit or humour was often successful in turning aside the attacks of the pro-slavery Senators or in mitigating the bitterness of party animosity. He was nominated as candidate for the Presidency by the Liberty party in 1852, and received about 155,800 votes. On the expiration of his senatorial term in 1853, a Democrat was chosen to fill his place. Mr. Hale was again elected was chosen to fill his place. Mr. Hale was again elected a member of the national Senate in 1855, to fill a vacancy. Having joined the Republican party, he was re-elected a Senator by the legislature of New Hampshire for a term of six years, 1859-65. He was appointed minister to Spain in 1865, and recalled in 1869. Died in 1873.

Hāle, (Sir MATTHEW,) an eminent English judge, born at Alderley on the 1st of November, 1609, was educated at Oxford. About the age of twenty he entered Lincoln's Inn, where he pursued the study of law with great assiduity, and reformed his habits of dissipation.

great assiduity, and reformed his habits of dissipation. He was admitted to the bar a few years before the commencement of the civil war, during which he maintained mencement of the civil war, during which he maintained a neutral position, and acted as counsel for royalists in several important trials, among which were the cases of Strafford and Archbishop Laud. After the execution of Charles I., he recognized the Commonwealth, and accepted from Cromwell, in 1653, the post of judge of the common bench, the duties of which he performed with country the was twice with great fidelity, ability, and honour. He was twice elected to Parliament,—in 1658 and in 1660. Charles II. appointed him chief baron of the exchequer in 1660, and lord chief justice of England in 1671. He is regarded as one of the greatest, wisest, and best judges that ever attained this dignity. His "History of the Common Law" and "Pleas of the Crown" are esteemed as very high authority. He wrote also several religious and moral treatises, among which we may notice his "Contemplations" and "Primitive Origination of Mankind." tempiations" and "Frimitive Origination of Mankind,"
He was twice married, and had a numerous offspring.
Died in December, 1676.

See GILBERT BURNET, "Life of Sir Matthew Hale," 1682; DR.
WILLIAMS, "Life of Sir Matthew Hale," 1835; Roscor, "Life of Sir
Matthew Hale;" LORD CAMPELL, "Lives of the Chief Justices;"
Foss, "The Judges of England."

Hale, (NATHAN,) CAPTAIN, an American patriot, born

at Coventry, Connecticut, in 1755, graduated at Yale College in 1773, and entered the army in 1775. In 1776 he took part in the battle of Long Island. He was sent by General Washington to penetrate the enemy's lines and procure intelligence in September, 1776. Having heavy graduates are the was executed the year day. been seized as a spy, he was executed the next day.

See STUART, "Life of Nathan Hale," 1856.

Hale, (NATHAN,) a journalist and lawyer, a nephew of the preceding, was born in Westhampton, Massachusetts, in 1784. He became in 1814 owner and editor of the "Boston Daily Advertiser," the first daily paper issued in New England, which he conducted for many treats with ability. years with ability. It was an influential organ successively of the Federalist, Whig, and Republican parties. Iu 1816 he married a sister of Edward Everett. He rendered important services in both branches of the

rendered important services in both branches of the legislature of Massachusetts, and was one of the founders of the "North American Review." He published a good map of New England in 1825. Died in 1863.

Hale, (SARAH JOSEPHA,) an American authoress, daughter of Mr. Buell, of Saybrook, Connecticut, born in 1795 at Newport, New Hampshire, was married in 1814 to Mr. David Hale. She published in 1823 "The Genius of Oblivion, and other Poems," followed by "Northwood," a novel, (1827.) In 1828 she became editor of the "Ladies' Magazine," Boston, which in 1837 she merged into the "Lady's Book" of Philadelphia. Among her poetic productions may be mentioned phia. Among her poetic productions may be mentioned "Ormond Grosvenor," a tragedy, "Three Hours, or, The Vigil of Love; and other Poems," issued in 1848, and "Harry Guy, a Story of the Sea."

See Griswold's "Female Poets of America."

Halem, hå'lem, (Bernhard Jakob Friedrich,) a German littérateur, born at Oldenburg in 1768. He translated from the English Hallam's "Middle Ages," and several of the romances of Sir Walter Scott. Died in 1823.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Halem, von, fon hå'lem, (GERHARD ANTON,) a German historian, born at Oldenburg in 1752. Among his works are a "History of the Duchy of Oldenburg," (3 vols., 1796,) and a "Life of Peter the Great," (1805.) Died in 1819.

See his "Selbstbiographie," 1840; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Halen, van, van a'lên,? (Don Juan,) Count of Peracampos, a Spanish general, of Belgian extraction, was born in the isle of Leon in 1790. He fought as officer for the Constitutional party in 1821, and went into exile about 1823. In 1830 he obtained command of the Belgian insurgents, and drove the Dutch army from Brushells and the Spanish 1826 and a group of the Belgian insurgents. sels. He returned to Spain in 1836, and, as general of division, defeated the Carlists in Navarre. He was president of the council of war sometime between 1852 and 1856. Died in November, 1864.

See Juan van Halen, "Relacion de su Cautividad en los Calabozos de la Inquisicion," 2 vols., 1827, and English translation, London, 1827.

Hales or Hayles, halz, (JOHN,) an English scholar

and writer, born in Kent; died in 1572.

Hales, (JOHN,) THE EVER-MEMORABLE, a noted English scholar and Arminian divine, born at Bath in 1584, was educated at Oxford, and was a Fellow of Merton College. In 1618 he took part in the Synod of Dort, and in 1639 he became canon of Windsor. He wrote sermons, letters, and treatises on theology, which were highly commended for learning, subtlety, and wit. Clarendon called him one of the greatest scholars in Europe; and many writers agree in praising both his character and acquirements. Died in 1656.

See "Biographia Britannica;" "Account of the Life and Writings of John Hales," 1719.

Hales, (STEPHEN,) D.D., an eminent English philosopher, born at Beckesbourn in 1677, resided for the greater part of his life at Teddington, of which he was curate. He made important discoveries in vegetable physiology of which he published an account in a work entitled "Vegetable Statics," (1727.) In 1717 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society. He wrote treatises on anatomy, temperance, the circulation of the blood, and other subjects, and invented an improved plan for venti-lating prisons. Died in 1761.

See Fouchy, "Éloge de Hales."

Hales, (THOMAS.) See HELE, D'.

Hales, (WILLIAM) an Irish clergyman and scientific author, wrote, besides works on mathematics and theology, a "New Analysis of Chronology," (3 vols., 1809-

14,) which is highly commended by Horne and Orme. Died at Kildare in 1821.

Hales, de, (Alexander.) See Alexander de Hales, Halévy, /a'là've', (Jacques François Fromental Elie,) an excellent French composer, born in Paris, of Jewish parents, in 1799, was a favourite pupil of Cheru-bini. He produced in 1829 "Claria," an opera, which was successful. His reputation was greatly increased by "The Jewess," ("La Juive," 1835,) which is called his capital work. The text of this was written by E. Scribe. He was chosen professor in the Conservatory in 1833. Among his later works are the operas of "The Queen of Cyprus," (1841,) "La Fée aux Roses," (1849,) and "Valentine d'Aubigné," (1856,) which display beauties of the first order. Died in March, 1862.

See FÉTIS, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" "Nonvelle Biographie Générale;" EBERS, "Spohr und Halévy und die neueste Kirchen- und Opern-Musik," 1837.

Halévy, (LEON,) a French poet, brother of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1802. He produced about 1830 an excellent version of the Odes of Horace, and afterwards imitations of many great foreign poets, entitled "Poésies Européennes." His original drama of "Luther" is commended. Among his other works are a "History of the Jews," (1828,) versions of several tragedies of Æschylus, Sophocles, and Euripides, and a version of "Macbeth," (1853.) He was a clerk in the ministry of public instruction many years. Died in 1883.

Hăi/ford, (Sir Henry,) an eminent English physician, born on the 2d of October, 1766, was the son of Dr. James Vaughan, of Leicester. After graduating at Oxford, he practised in London with success, and, having given proof of his consummate skill, was chosen as medical attendant by George III., by whom he was knighted in attendant by George III., by whom he was knighted in 1809. Having inherited a large fortune from a relative named Halford, he adopted the name of his benefactor in 1815. Sir Henry continued to be royal physician during the reigns of George IV., William IV., and Victoria. He was for many years president of the College of Physicians, before which he delivered several leggest Latin continues and he wrote numerous essays. elegant Latin orations; and he wrote numerous essays on professional subjects, some of which are interesting and attractive even to the general reader. His professional income at one period amounted to £10,000 a year. Died in 1844.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for May, 1844.

Halgan, //al'gon', (EMMANUEL,) a French admiral, born in Bretagne in 1771. He became captain of a ship about 1805, and by his skilful seamanship escaped in the disastrous affair of the fire-ships at the isle of

in the disastrous affair of the fire-ships at the isle of Aix in 1809. He was made a vice-admiral in 1829, and Governor of Martinique in 1834. Died in 1852.

Häl'hed, (NATHANIEL BRASSEY,) M.P., an English author, born in 1751, published a "Grammar of the Bengal Language," and a "Code of Gentoo Laws," translated from the Persian. Died in 1830.

Hăl'ī-bur-ton, (Thomas Chandler,) a humorous and popular English author, was born in Nova Scotia about 1802. In early life he practised law. About 1837 he obtained celebrity by his "Clockmaker, or the Sayings and Doings of Sam Slick of Slickville," an amusing personation of Yankee character. A second series of these Sayings and Doings appeared in 1838, and a third in 1840. He was appointed a judge about 1841, and removed to England in 1850. He also wrote "Sam Slick in England," (1843,) and "Nature and Human Nature," (1855.) Died in 1865.

Halifax. See HALLIFAX, (SAMUEL.)

Halifax (Chaples Montage), Fare of an Eng-

Hăl'I-fax, (CHARLES MONTAGU,) EARL OF, an English statesman, born at Horton in April, 1661, was the younger son of George Montagu, and a grandson of the Earl of Manchester. He was educated at Cambridge, where he formed an acquaintance with Sir Isaac Newton. He acquired distinction by his verses on the death of Charles II. in 1685, for which he was patronized by the Earl of Dorset. Being the youngest son of a younger brother, and consequently without fortune, he chose the profession of a politician, and obtained in 1690 a seat in the House of Commons, where he speedily distinguished himself by his talents for debate and for other duties of a statesman. His efforts on the question of trials for

treason in 1692 raised him to the first rank of parliamentary orators, and in the same year he became one of the lords of the treasury. About this time Montagu and Somers were the leaders of the Whig party in the House of Commons; and when Somers retired from that arena the former remained without an equal. In 1695 he was appointed chancellor of the exchequer, and projected the general fund. He became first lord of the treasury in 1697, and was raised to the peerage, as Baron

Halifax, in 1700.

In 1701 he was impeached by the House of Commons, in which the Tories had gained the ascendency, but was acquitted by the House of Lords. At the death of Queen Anne, in 1714, he acted as one of the regents until the arrival of George I., who created him Earl of Hali-fax and appointed him first lord of the treasury. He died in 1715, and, leaving no issue, his earldom became extinct; but his nephew and heir, George Montagu, was soon after made Earl of Halifax. He receives credit for consistency as a statesman, but is censured for inordinate vanity. He ceased to be a versifier soon after he entered Parliament, but was noted as a patron of literary men, among whom were Addison and Steele. By these and other writers he was, as Pope remarked, "fed with dedications." His chief production as a poet is his "Epistle to the Earl of Dorset on the Battle of the Boyne." The Earl of Halifax originated the project for the formation of a public library and the purchase of the Cotton manuscripts, which were the commencement of the British Museum. He is called the author or originator of the national debt and of the Bank of England. See Macaulay's "Essay on Aldison."

Halifax, (VISCOUNT.) See WOOD, (Sir CHARLES.) Halifax, (VISCOUNT) See WOOD, (SIT CHARLES!)
Halifax, (GEORGE SAVILE or SAVILLE.) MARQUIS OF, an English statesman, born in 1630, was the son of Sir William Savile, of Yorkshire, and grandfather of Lord Chesterfield. In 1668 his loyalty to the Stuart family was rewarded by a peerage, with the title of Viscount Halifax. In the reign of Charles II, he was the rival of Shafteshury. He was a man of eminent shillies and of Shaftesbury. He was a man of eminent abilities and of Shaftesbury. He was a man of eminent abilities and accomplishments, and acquired great influence in Parliament by his readiness in debate, his copious eloquence, and his extensive knowledge. In 1679 he was appointed member of the Council of Thirty, and in 1682 was made a marquis. He opposed the bill for the exclusion of the Duke of York from the throne, and was Speaker of the Lords in the Convention or Parliament At the accession of William III., Halifax was appointed lord privy seal, but resigned that office in 1690, and joined the opposition. He was called "the trimmer of trimmers" in politics, and censured for inconstancy. Macaulay, however, represents him as "the most accomplished, the most enlightened, and, in spite of great faults, the most estimable" of the statesmen who great faults, the most estimable" of the statesmen who were formed in the corrupt court of Charles II. He wrote two political tracts,—"The Character of a Trimmer," and "Anatomy of an Equivalent,"—which entitle him to a place among English classical authors. He left an only son, at whose death, about 1700, the title became extinct. Died in 1695.

See MACAULAY'S "History of England," vol. i. chaps. ii. and iv.; vol. ii. chaps. vi., vii., ix., and x.; vol. iii. chaps. xi., xiv., and xv.; vol. iv. chap. xxi.

Halirsch, hå'leersh, (Friedrich Ludwig,) a German poet, born in Vienna in 1802; died at Milan in 1832.

Hăl'ket, (Lady Anne,) originally named MURRAY, a learned lady, born in London in 1632. She left in manuscript many volumes, a portion of which was published under the title of "Meditations," (1702.) Died

nied Lord Amherst on the embassy to China, and after his return published "A Voyage of Discovery to Corea and Great Loo-Choo Island," which was well received. He published in 1823 "Extracts from a Journal written on the Coasts of Chili, Peru, and Mexico;" and in 1829 appeared his "Travels in North America," which was followed by "A Winter in Lower Styria," "Travels in South America," etc. Captain Hall was a Fellow of the Royal Society, to the "Transactions" of which he contributed several scientific treatises. His books of travel obtained a liberal share of popularity. "Blackwood's obtained a liberal share of popularity. "Blackwood's Magazine," reviewing his "Travels in North America," gives him credit for "striking talent and many just and profound observations." He died insane, in 1844.

Hall, (Rt. Hon. Sir Benjamin,) a liberal British legislator, born probably in Wales in 1802. He was elected to Parliament in 1831, after which he represented Marylebone for many years. He favoured the extension of the right of suffrage and other reforms, and acted a prominent part in the often-repeated effort to abolish church rates. In 1854 he became president of the board of health, and privy councillor. He was raised to the

pecrage as Baron Llanover in 1859. Died in 1867.

Hall, (CARL CHRISTIAN,) a Danish orator of the
Liberal party, born at Copenhagen about 1812. In 1854 he was appointed minister of worship and public instruc-

tion, and president of the council in 1856.

Hall, (Sir CHARLES,) an English lawyer, born at Manchester in 1814. He became a Vice-Chancellor in

1873. Died in 1883.

1113

Hall, (DOMINICK AUGUSTINE,) an American magistrate, born in South Carolina in 1765, became United States judge for Louisiana in 1812. He is chiefly known from his controversy with General Jackson at New Orleans in 1815. (See Jackson, Andrew.) Died in 1820.

Hall or Halle, (EDWARD,) an English historian, born in London. In 1540 he was appointed a judge of the sheriff's court. He wrote a chronicle, entitled "The Union of the Two Noble and Illustrate Families of Lancaster and York," (1542.) Died in 1547.

Hall, (George,) a son of the Bishop of Norwich, was born at Waltham Holy Cross in 1612. He became Bishop of Chester in 1662, and published some sermons, (1655-66). Died in 1668.

Bisnop of Chester In 1002, and published Sand (1655-66.) Died in 1668.

Hall, (Gordon,) the first American missionary to Bombay, was born in West Granville, (now Tolland,) Massachusetts, in 1782. He graduated at Williams College in 1808, was ordained in February, 1812, and the same mouth sailed for the East under the auspices of the American Board for Foreign Missions. After his arrival at Bombay he continued to labour with great zeal and success till his death, (of cholera,) in 1826, just

after completing the publication of the New Testament in the Mahratta language.

Hall, (Sir JAMES,) Baronet of Dunglass, a Scottish gentleman, born in 1761, was the father of Captain Basil Hall. He wrote an "Essay on the Origin, Principles, and History of Gothic Architecture," said to be the most repulser and valuable work on the spilort. most popular and valuable work on the subject. He was president of the Royal Society of Edinburgh. experiments on the fusion of mineral substances he contributed greatly to the progress of geological science.

Died in 1832.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hall, (James,) an eminent American author and judge, born in Philadelphia in 1793. He joined the army and served with distinction against the British in the war of 1812-15. In 1820 he removed to Shawneetown, Illinois, where he practised law and held several civil offices, inwhere he practised law and held several civil offices, including that of judge. After 1833 he resided in Cincinnati. Hăl/kett, (Sir Peter,) a British naval officer, born in 1766, became vice-admiral in 1821, and admiral in 1837. Died in 1840.

Hall, (Anna Maria.) See Hall, (Mrs. S. C.)
Hall, (Rev. Anthony.) born in Cumberland in 1679, edited Leland "De Scriptoribus," (1709,) and other works. Died in 1723.

Hall, (Captain Basil.) born in Edinburgh in 1788, entered the royal navy about the age of fifteen, and became a post-captain in 1817. About 1816 he accompa his Works, revised by himself, was published about 1856, in 4 vols. Died in July, 1868.

See Griswold, "Prose Writers of America;" Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. ii. Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Hall, (JAMES,) an American geologist, born at Hingham, Massachusetts, in 1811. He was educated at the Rensselaer School, Troy, where he was a pupil of Amos Renselaer School, Troy, where he was a pupil of Amos Eaton. About 1837 he was appointed one of the geologists of the State of New York, and commenced the survey of the western part of that State. His "Report on the Geology of New York, Fourth District," was published by the government in 1843. He acquired distinction by his researches in the fossils of the lower and middle Silurian rocks, which he described in his excellent work on "The Palæontology of New York," (3 vols., 1847-59.) He was appointed geologist of the State of Iowa in 1855. (3 vols., 1847-59.) He was appointed geologist of the State of Iowa in 1855.

Hall, (John,) an English author, born at Durham in 1627, was educated for the law. He wrote a volume of

poems, treatises on Emblenis and on Paradoxes, and a translation of Longinus "On the Sublime." Died in 1656.

Hall, (JOHN,) an English engraver, born near Colchester in 1739. He was historical engraver to George

chester in 1739. He was historical engraver to George III. Died in 1797.

Hall, (JOHN E.,) an American lawyer and editor, a brother of Judge James Hall. noticed above, was born in 1783. He began to practise law in Baltimore about 1805, and there edited the "American Law Journal," (6 vols., 1808–16.) In 1816 he became editor of the "Port-Folio," (published in Philadelphia,) to which he contributed "Memoirs of Anacreon." Died in 1829.

Hall (LOSEPH) an English hishon and author born

Hall, (Joseph,) an English bishop and author, born at Ashby-de-la-Zouch, July 1, 1574. After graduating at Cambridge, he was ordained, and became chaplain to James I. and Dean of Worcester in 1617. He was a deputy to the Synod of Dort in 1618. In 1627 he was appointed Bishop of Exeter, from which he was transferred to the see of Norwich in 1641. His earnest piety subjected him to the charge of Puritanism. Having united with other bishops in protesting against the validition of the of Religious transaction. lidity of acts of Parliament passed in their compulsory absence, he was committed to the Tower in 1641, and confined a few months. The revenues of his bishopric having been sequestered about 1642, he passed the remainder of his life in poverty, at Higham. Died in 1656. Bishop Hall was a man of excellent character, and author of many learned and eloquent productions and author of many learned and eloquent productions in prosc and verse, among which may be noticed "Virgidemiarum," (Poetical Satires, 1598,) "Epistles," (Christian Meditations," (1640,) "Enochismus; or, Treatise on the Mode of Walking with God," and "Contemplations upon the Principal Historical Passages of the New Testament," (1612-15.) The last, in the opinion of Doddridge, is "incomparably valuable for language, criticism, and devotion." "Both Taylor and Hall," says Hallam, "were full of learning and fertile of illustration; both may be said to have had strong imagination and poetical genius, though Taylor let his predominate a little more."

See Rev. John Jones, "Memoirs of the Life and Writings of

See REV. JOHN JONES, "Memoirs of the Life and Writings of Joseph Hall;" "Autobiography," in his "Specialities;" PRATT, "Life of Joseph Hall;" WARTON, "History of English Poetry;" "Biographia Britannica."

Hall, (LOUISA JANE,) an American poetess, born at Newburyport, Massachusetts, in 1802. She wrote, besides other works, a dramatic poem, entitled "Miriam," (1837,) and a "Life of Elizabeth Carter."

See Griswold's "Female Poets of America."

Hall, (Lyman,) a physician, born in Connecticut, graduated at Yale College in 1747, and settled at Sudbury, Georgia. Having joined the popular cause, he was chosen a member of the Congress of 1775, and signed the Declaration of Independence. He retired from Congress in 1780, and was elected Governor of Georgia in 1783. Died in 1791.

See Goodrich, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence."

cine," (1837;) reprinted by Drs. J. Bigelow and O. W. Holmes, (Boston, 1839.) Died in 1857.

See "Memoirs of Marshall Hall," by his widow, London, 1861.

Hall, (NEWMAN,) an English dissenting minister, born He graduated at the London University, and preached to the Congregational church of Hull from 1842 to 1854. In the latter year he became minister of Surrey Chapel, London. He wrote a work called "Come to Jesus," which had a large circulation. Among his other works is "Italy, the Land of the Forum and the Vatican," (1853.) He distinguished himself as an advocate of American liberty during the civil war of 1861–65. He visited the United States in 1867.

Hall, hal, (Peter Adolf,) an eminent Swedish miniature-painter, born at Bords in 1739, worked in Paris.

Hall, target in 1734.

Died at Liege in 1794.

Hall, (RICHARD,) an English Catholic theologian, pro-

Hall, (RICHARD,) an English Catholic theologian, professor of theology at Douay, in France, wrote a "Life of Fisher, Bishop of Rochester," (1653.) which goes under the name of its editor, Bailey. Died in 1604.

Hall, (ROBERT,) an eloquent English Baptist minister, born at Arnsby, in Leicestershire, on the 2d of May, 1764. He was a remarkable instance of early mental development. It is said that before the age of pine years. development. It is said that before the age of nine years the perused with interest Jonathan Edwards's treatises on the "Affections" and the "Will." After graduating at King's College, Aberdeen, where he formed a friend-ship with Sir James Mackintosh, he became, in 1783, assistant pastor in the church of Broadmead, near Bristol, to which a crowded audience was attracted by his wonderful eloquence. From 1791 to 1804 he was minister of a Baptist congregation in Cambridge. In consequence of excessive application to study and habitual privation of social recreation, he suffered an attack of insanity in November, 1804, from which he was restored in about two years. But it was thought expedient for him to resign his ministerial charge, and to abstain from mental exertion for a year or two. In 1807 or 1808, having improved in health, he accepted a call from the church of Harvey Lane, Leicester, where he was married in 1808. Here he continued to labour for a period of twenty years, and maintained his high reputation as a pulpit orator. In 1826 he left Leicester and returned to the scene of his early labours at Bristol, where he died in 1831. His published sermons are ranked among the most perfect specimens of pulpit eloquence. "In his highest flights, what he said of Burke might, with the slightest deduction he amplied to himself—"that his imslightest deduction, be applied to himself,—'that his im-perial fancy laid all nature under tribute,' and collected riches from every scene of the creation and every walk of art." (Dr. Gregory.) In the excitement occasioned by the French Revolution, he published an "Apology for the Freedom of the Press," and other political treatises.

See OLINTHUS GREGORY, "Brief Memoir of the Life of Robert Hall;" J. W. MORRIS, "Life of Robert Hall," 1846: JOHN GREENE, "Reminiscences of Robert Hall," "Quarterly Review," vol. xlviii., 1832; "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Hall, (ROBERT PLEASANTS,) an American lawyer and poet, born in Chester district, South Carolina, in 1825. He removed with his parents to Georgia during his minority. He published a volume of poems about 1848. Died in 1854.

Hall, (SAMUEL CARTER,) an English editor and critic, was born at Topsham, Devon, in 1800. He was successively editor of the "New Monthly Magazine," "The Book of Gems," "The Baronial Halls of England," and Book of Gems," "The Baronial Halls of England," and other illustrated annuals. In co-operation with his wife, was chosen a member of the Congress of 1775, and signed the Declaration of Independence. He retired from Congress in 1780, and was elected Governor of Georgia in 1783. Died in 1791.

See Gooddie, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence."

Hall, (Marshall,) an English medical writer, born near Nottingham in 1790. He published, besides other works, "Principles of the Theory and Practice of Medi-

fifteen she removed to London, and was married to S. Riteen she removed to London, and was married to S. C. Hall, noticed above, in 1824. She produced in 1829 "Sketches of Irish Character," which was favourably received, and in 1834 "Tales of Woman's Trials." Her reputation was maintained by "Lights and Shadows of Irish Life," (1838, 3 vols.,) "Tales of the Irish Peasantry," (1840,) and other graphic descriptions of the same people. She also wrote two successful dramas, entitled "The French Refugee," (1837,) and "The Groves of Blarney." Her talents have been chlisted in the temperance cause and other henevolent enterprises. perance cause and other benevolent enterprises. died in January, 1881.

Hall, (SAMUEL READ,) an American teacher, born at Croydon, New Hampshire, in 1795. He opened a school for the training of teachers at Concord, Vermont, about 1823, and published "The Instructor's Manual."

1823, and published "The Instructor's Manual."

Hāl'lam, (ARTHUR HENRY,) a critic and essayist, born in London on the 1st of February, 1811, was a son of Henry Hallam the historian. He was educated at Eton and at Trinity College, Cambridge, where he graduated in 1832. He gained a prize at Cambridge for an English essay on the Philosophical Writings of Cicero. After he left college, he visited the continent in company with his father. He died in Vienna in September, 1833, leaving a number of short poems and essays, since published under the title of "Remains in Prose and Verse," to which a Memoir by his father is prefixed. His intimate friend Tennyson has raised an immortal monument to his name in his "In Memoriam." One of his fellow-students, in a letter to Henry Hallam, One of his fellow-students, in a letter to Henry Hallam, One of his fellow-students, in a letter to Henry Hallam, writes, "I have met with no man his superior in metaphysical subtlety; no man his equal as a philosophical critic on works of taste." See an article on "Precocity" in the "Saturday Review" of April 4, 1863, from which we quote the following: "No matter how often his prose Remains are read and pondered, our admiration continues as fresh as ever. We say prose Remains, because his poems... are wanting in those astounding evidences of matured thought which meet us in every page of his three great prose essays."

See the "North British Review" for February, 1851; "Atlantic Monthly" for December, 1860.

Hallam. (Henry.) an English historian and critic of

Hallam, (HENRY,) an English historian and critic of great merit, born at Windsor in 1777, was educated at Eton and Oxford. Soon after he left college he became a resident of London, where he passed the greater part of his life, engaged in literary studies and in the labours of authorship. He married a daughter of Sir Abraham "Elton. He was one of the earliest contributors to the "Edinburgh Review." His political affinities associated him with the Whigs; but he was remarkably free from a partisan spirit. He was a prominent coadjutor of Wilberforce in the abolition of the slave-trade. He published in 1818 an important and valuable work, a "View of the State of Europe during the Middle Ages," which has run through eleven editions. "It is written throughout," says the "Edinburgh Review," (vol. xxx., June, 1818,) "with a spirit of freedom and liberality that do credit to the author. A firm but temperate love of liberty, an enlightened but cautious philosophy, form its distinguished excellence."

His next great work was "The Constitutional History of England from the Accession of Henry VII. to the Death of George II.," (1827.) "Mr. Hallam," says Macaulay, "is, on the whole, far better qualified than any other writer of our time for the office which he has undertaken. He has great industry and great acuteness. His knowledge is extensive, various, and profound. His mind is equally distinguished by the amplitude of its grasp and the delicacy of its tact. . . . His work is eminently judicial. He sums up with a calm, steady imnently judicial. He sums up with a calm, steady impartiality. On a general survey, we do not scruple to pronounce the 'Constitutional History' the most impartial book that we ever read." In 1830 he received one of the two gold medals instituted by George IV. for excellence in historical composition. He published in 1837-39 an "Introduction to the Literature of Europe in the Fifteenth, Sixteenth, and Seventeenth Centuries." in the Fifteenth, Sixteenth, and Seventeenth Centuries,

Review" for October, 1840, pronounced it "the most important contribution to literary history which English libraries have received for many years." Hallam was a Fellow of the Royal Society, and a corresponding member of the French Institute. He died in January, 1859.

See a Sketch of his Life in the "Proceedings of the Royal Society," vol. x. No. 40; Macaulay, "Essay on Hallam's Constitutional History of England;" WM. Jerdam, "Men I have known," London, 1866; "Biographical Sketches," by Harriet Martineau, London, 1869; critique on "Hallam's Constitutional History," in the "Quarterly Review" for January, 1828, (by Southey,) also the same Review for February, 1837, and March, 1840; and articles in the "Edinburgh Review" for June, 1818, and October, 1840; and "Blackwood's Magazine" for May, 1837; Allbone, "Dict, of Authors."

Hallam, (HENRY FITZMAURICE,) a son of the preceding, was born in August, 1824. He studied at Eton, became a good classical scholar, and entered Trinity College, Cambridge, in 1842. Having gained the first prize for English declamation in 1845, he quitted Cambridge in 1846, and commenced the study of law. He bhdd been called to the bar a few months, when he died, at Sienna, Italy, in October, 1850. An American student who knew him at Cambridge says, "He was the neatest extempore speaker 1 ever heard." (See Memoir prefixed to "Arthur Henry Hallam's Remains.")

Hallberg-Broich, von, fon hål'berg' bro'ik, (Theo-DOR HUBERT,) BARON, an eccentric German traveller, born near Dusseldorf about 1775. He published a "Tour in Scandinavia," (1818,) "Travels in Italy,"

"Tour in Scandinavia," (1818,) "Travels in Italy," (1829,) and a "Journey to the East," ("Reise nach dem Orient," 1839.)

Hallé, (Antoine.) See Halley, (Antoine.)

Hallé, (Åa'la', (Claude Gui,) a French painter, born in Paris in 1652. He gained many prizes at the Academy, and was employed to decorate the royal residences and several churches of Paris. Died in 1736.

Hallé, (Jean Noël,) an eminent French physician, son of Noël Hallé the painter, was born in Paris in 1754. After he had acquired skill in the art of design at Rome, he returned to Paris to study medicine. In 1794 he was appointed professor of hygiene and medicine in the Ecole de Santé, where his lectures were very popular. Hallé was admitted to the Academy of Sciences at the first formation of the Institute, (1796.) In 1804 he obtained the chair of medicine in the College of France; and about the same period Napoleon chose him as his first physician. After the restoration he was employed first physician. After the restoration he was employed professionally by the king's brother, (afterwards Charles X.) His vast erudition was displayed by his professional works and by various scientific treatises, which form part of the Memoirs of the Institute and of the "Encyclopédie Méthodique." In his character were united many estimable qualities. Died in 1822.

See Cuvier, "Éloge de Hallé;" DESGENETTES, "Éloge de Hallé," 1823; F. Dubois D'Amiens, "Éloge de J. N. Halle," 1852.

Hallé, (Noël,) the son of Claude Gui, noticed above, was born in Paris in 1711, and gained distinction as a historical painter. Having obtained several prizes, he was sent to Rome at the public expense. In 1771 he was made superintendent of the tapestries of the crown, and afterwards director of the Academy of France which the king instituted at Rome. Died in 1781.

Hallé, (PIERRE,) a French poet and orator, born at Bayeny in the Lawrette on caron law. Died in 1680.

Bayeux in 1611. He wrote on canon law. Died in 1689.

Häl'leck, (FITZ-GREENE,) a distinguished American poet, born in Guilford, Connecticut, July 8, 1790. He was descended on his mother's side from John Eliot, the "Apostle of the Indians." He appears to have enjoyed but few advantages for education. About the age of eighteen he became, in the city of New York, a clerk in the banking-house of Jacob Barker, in whose employ he continued for a number of years. Mr. Halleck's mind was not remarkable for precocity, and his earliest productions show but slight traces of that genius which charmed and dazzled in his maturer years. The first of his poems that attracted much attention appeared (1818-19) in the New York "Evening Post," under the signature of "Croaker & Co.," a literary partnership consisting of himself and his gifted friend Joseph Rodman Drake. The early death of the latter (in 1820) was compensated by his brother poet in some latter. (4 vols.) a work of immense research, which was received with great favour and which placed the author in the highest rank as a critic. A writer in the "Edinburgh touching lines. About the beginning of 1820 he published "Fanny," his longest poem,-a satire upon the fashionable and political follies of the day,-which had a great success and passed through numerous editions. a great success and passed through numerous editions. In 1822 he visited Europe, and after his return published in the "New York Review" his "Marco Bozzaris," one of the finest martial lyrics in the language, and in the "United States Review" his beautiful poem to the memory of Burns, concerning which Mr. Bryant remarks, "I am not sure that the verses are not the finest in which one poet ever celebrated another." A volume of his poems, including the two last named, appeared in 1827. Among his other productions we may particularly name "Alnwick Castle," "Connecticut," and "Red Jacket." Although Mr. Halleck's most ardent admirers would hardly claim for him the name of a "great" poet, all competent critics must, we think, admit that there are in the productions of his happier moments a facility, sweetness, and grace scarcely surpassed by any of the most gifted poets of the present age. In none of his poems, perhaps, are these qualities exhibited to better advan-tage than in his charming lines on "Woman," written in the album of an unknown lady.

For many years Mr. Halleck was employed as a clerk by John Jacob Astor, the celebrated millionnaire. Some J. J. Astor a small legacy, to which a liberal addition was made by Mr. W. B. Astor. During the latter years of his life he resided chiefly in Connecticut, in his native of his life he resided chiefly in Connecticut, in his native town. He died November 19, 1867. A complete edition of Halleck's poems appeared in 1858. The "Croaker Papers," including portraits of Halleck and Drake, were published by the Bradford Club in a handsome octavo volume, (New York, 1860,) the typography of which has probably never been surpassed by that of any other work issued in this country. It is said to be the first complete edition of the "Croaker Papers" that has appeared.

appeared.

See James Grant Wilson, "Life and Letters of Fitz-Greene Halleck," 1869; W. C. Bryant, "Address on Fitz-Greene Halleck," delivered before the New York Historical Society, February 2, 1869; Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. ii.; Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America;" Cleveland, "Compendium of American Literature."

Halleck, (HENRY WAGER,) an American general, born near Utica, in New York, in 1814. He graduated at West Point in 1839. He published "Elements of Military Art and Science," (1846.) As first lieutenant, he served in the Mexican war in 1846-47, after which he filled several civil offices in California. He became a captain of engineers, but resigned his commission in 1854, and practised law at San Francisco from that time until 1861. In August, 1861, he was appointed a major-general of the United States army. He obtained the command of the department of Missouri in November, 1861, and of the department of the Mississippi in March, He commanded in person at the siege of Corinth, which the enemy evacuated about the end of May, 1862. He was general-in-chief of the armies of the United States from July 11, 1862, till March, 1864, during which period he remained at Washington, directing the movements of the generals in the field. He was superseded by

of the generals in the field. He was supersected by General Grant, and was appointed chief of staff of the United States army. He took command of the military division of the Pacific in August, 1805. Died in 1872. Hallenberg, hāl'len-bērg', (Jonas,) a learned Swedish istorian and antiquary, born in Småland in 1748. He was appointed in 1784 historian of the kingdom, and ordered to write the history of the reign of Gustavus Adalaha, which was published in 1700 in 1700. Adolphus, which was published, in 1790, in 5 vols., and is considered an accurate work. In 1818 he received a

title of nobility. Died in 1834.

See J. H. Schroeder, "Minne af J. Hallenberg," 1838; "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Haller, hål'ler, (BERTHOLD,) a Swiss Reformer, born in Suabia in 1492, was a coadjutor of Zwingle. He was the principal agent in the conversion of the people of

Haller, (JOHANN,) a German sculptor, born at Innspruck in 1792. He worked in Munich, was patronized by King Ludwig, and adorned the Glyptothek with statues of ancient heroes. Among his works are many busts of eminent moderns. Died in 1826.

Haller, von, fon hål'ler, (ALBERT,) a distinguished Swiss physiologist, botanist, and poet, was born at Berne on the 16th of October, 1708. His intellectual powers developed themselves very early. At the age of nine or ten, it is said, he wrote a composition in Greek, and compiled Hebrew and Chaldee grammars. In 1725 he studied medicine and anatomy under Boerhaave and Albinus at Leyden, where he graduated in 1727. At Paris he pursued his studies under Winslow and Ledran, and, after taking lessons in mathematics from Bernoulli at Bâle, he returned to practise medicine at Berne. Here he cultivated botany and poetry with ardour, and had charge of the public library. In 1736 he accepted the chair of medicine, anatomy, and botany in the University of Göttingen, in which during seventeen years he officiated with great zeal and distinction. Amidst his multi-farious official duties he found time for careful researches

and important discoveries in science, and for the collection of materials for his projected publications.

At Göttingen he published his "Anatomical Plates," the first volume of his "Swiss Flora," his "Experiments on Sensibility and Irritability," and his "First Outlines of Physiology," besides a great multitude of memoirs contributed to learned societies and recorded in their "Transactions". When the Powal Society of Göttinger "Transactions." When the Royal Society of Göttingen was founded, in 1751, Haller was chosen perpetual president. Some years previously he was elected Fellow of the Royal Society of London, and was named physician to the King of England. His renown was such that the Universities of Oxford and Leyden were eager to engage his services as professor, and Frederick the Great invited

hinı to his court.

The delicate state of his health rendering repose needful, he resigned his professorship at Göttingen in 1753, and returned to Berne, the citizens of which in his absence had chosen him a member of the Supreme Council, and now added other dignities. Still he maintained his prodigious mental activity as an author and a tained his prodigious mental activity as an author and a student of nature, which, aided by a powerful memory, rendered him profoundly versed not only in natural sciences, but also in languages, history, geography, and antiquities. Among his numerous and voluminous writings may be specially mentioned "Icones Anatomicæ," ("Anatomical Plates," 1743–56,) esteemed one of his best works, and "Elementa Physiologiæ Corporis Humani," ("Elements of the Physiology of the Human Body," 8 vols., 1757–66.) This work opened a new era in physiology, and is highly praised for its admirable arrangement and the elegance of its style, as well as for the multitude of its scientific facts and its thorough discussion of the of its scientific facts and its thorough discussion of the theories of others. The principal idea developed in it is the irritability of the muscular fibre considered as a motive power, and distinguished from sensibility elsewhere diffused. He published, also, "Opera Minora," a collection of forty treatises on "Anatomy and Physiology," (3 vols. 4to, 1762-68,) and a "Flora of Switzerland," (1768.) In botany Haller may be called a rival of his contemporary Linnæus, whose artificial system he laboured to supplant by the system founded on natural affinities, now generally adopted.

His poetical works were written in German, and were published when he was about twenty years of age. The most extensive among them is a poem on the Alps, which ran through twenty-two editions. His elegiac odes, his verses on "Eternity," and his didactic poems on "Reason" and "Superstition," are admired for their sensibility and elevated thought. Haller was thrice married, and had a large family of children. His re-

married, and had a large family of children. His religious views were evangelical, as was shown by his defence of revelation in answer to Voltaire. Died in 1777. See "Life of Haller," (in German,) by J. G. ZIMMERMANN, 1755: THOMAS HENRY, "Memoirs of Albert de Haller," 1783; CONDORCET, "Éloge de Haller," SENEBLER, "Éloge historique de Albert von Haller," 1778; LONGFELLOW, "Poets and Poetry of Europe:" Cuvier, "Histoire des Sciences naturelles;" ERSCH und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopacie;" ISIDORE BOURDON, "Illustres Médecins et Naturalistes des Temps modernes," 1844; "Biographie de Albert de Haller," 2d edition, 1846.

Haller, von, (Albert,) a son of the preceding, born at Berne in 1758, was an excellent botanist, and left several works in manuscript. He performed several diplomatic missions with honour. Died at Berne in 1823.

Haller, von, (CHARLES LOUIS,) a Swiss publicist, born at Berne in 1768, was a grandson of the great Haller. He was chosen a member of the Grand Council in 1814. He asserted the divine right of kings in his "Restoration of Political Science," (in German, 6 vols., 1816–22.) About 1820 he avowed his conversion to Roman Catholicism and obtained an office in the min-Roman Catholicism, and obtained an office in the ministry of foreign affairs in Paris. He returned to Switzer-land in 1830. Died in 1854.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Haller, von, (GOTTLIEB 1MMANUEL,) a Swiss antiquary and bibliographer, the eldest son of the celebrated physiologist, was born at Berne in 1735. He studied jurisprudence, and served the state in several offices, among which was that of magistrate (bailli) of Noyon. He published a "Cabinet of Swiss Coins and Medals," (1780,) and a bibliography of Swiss historians, "Bibliography of Swiss historians," thek der Schweizer-Geschichte systematisch-chronologisch geordnet," (6 vols., 1785–87,) which is called an excellent work. Died in 1786.

See Meusei, "Lexikon der vom Jahre 1750–1800 verstorbenen Deutschen Schriftsteller."

Hallerstein. See ALLERSTEIN.

Hăl'let, (Joseph,) an English dissenting minister, born at Exeter in 1692. He wrote "A Free and Im-

partial Study of the Holy Scriptures Recommended,"
(1729–36.) Died in 1744.

Hallette, hå'let', (A.,) a French engineer, born in
1788. He invented a hydraulic press for the production of olive oil, and applied atmospheric pressure as a motive

power on railways. Died at Arras in 1846.

Halley, /4 14, or Hallé, /4 14, (Antoine,) a French writer of Latin poetry, born in 1595; died in 1675.

Hälley, (EDMUND,) an eminent English astronomer

and mathematician, was born in a suburb of London on the 26th of October, 1656, and educated at Oxford. He began to cultivate astronomy with ardour, and before the age of twenty he had made observations of the planets and had written a memoir on the problem of Perceiving that the advancement of astronomy depended on an accurate knowledge of the position of the stars, and that the catalogues of Ptolemy and Tycho were no longer adequate to the requirements of the science, he resolved, while Flamsteed and Hevelius were engaged in a survey of the Northern latitudes, to apply his own energies and observations on a catalogue of the Southern hemisphere. Having received aid and patronage from the king, he embarked in 1676 for Saint Helena, where he remained about two years, and prepared his "Catalogue of Southern Stars," ("Catalogus Stellarum Australium,") published in 1679, which contains three hundred and fifty stars. He also discovered a method of obtaining the sun's parallax by means of the transits of Mercury or Venus.

In 1678 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society. Two years later he made observations on a remarkable comet, since designated "Halley's comet," and in 1683 published his theory of the variation of the magnet. Having become intimate with Newton, he persuaded him to publish his "Principia," in 1686. In 1698, under the auspices of William III., Halley commanded a successful scientific expedition to the South Atlantic Ocean, one object of which was to observe the variation of the magnet. At his return, in 1700, he published his "Chart of the Variations of the Magnetic Needle." After performing other public services of a scientific character, he obtained in 1703 the Savilian chair of geometry at Oxford. Still pursuing the study of astronomy with un-abated activity, he was the first who successfully predicted the return of a comet, having ascertained that the comet of 1680 revolved in a period of about seventy-six years. The Royal Society elected him their secretary in 1713.

In 1720 he was appointed astronomer royal, in place of Flamsteed, deceased, and then undertook a task which would require nineteen years to perform, namely, to observe the moon throughout an entire revolution of her nodes. He lived to finish this task, in which he arrived at an important discovery in the theory of the moon,—the acceleration of her mean motion,—and also made some corrections in the lunar tables. Having turned his attention to the distance and parallax of the

fixed stars, he advanced the opinion that their parallax and diameter were insensible, or at least too small to be measured by any means which astronomers then possessed. He appears to have been one of the first who conceived or discovered the sublime doctrine of the proper motion of the fixed stars in universal space. Besides the works already named, he published a translation of Apollonius's "Conic Sections," treatises on the Trade Winds, on Logarithms, on the Use of the Barometer, winds, on Logarithms, on the Use of the Batolineter, etc. Of his success in poetry we have an instance in the well-known Latin verses prefixed to Newton's "Principia." He had married in 1682 a daughter of Mr. Tooke, auditor of the exchequer. Died in January, 1742. See Macaular, "History of England," vol. i.; "Biographia Britannica;" Thompson, "History of the Royal Society."

Hăl'lī-day, (Sir Andrew,) an eminent British physician and historical writer. He served as physician in the army in the Peninsular war, and at Waterloo. (1815.)

the army in the Peninsular war, and at Waterloo, (1815,) after which he attended the Duke of Clarence, then after which he attended the Duke of Chalence, then travelling for his health. He wrote, among other works, a "Memoir of the Campaign of 1815," "Annals of the House of Brunswick," (2 vols., 1826,) and "Annals of the House of Hanover," (2 vols., 1826,) Died in 1840.

Hallier, hā'le-à', (François,) a doctor of the Sorbonne, was born at Chartres, in France, in 1595. He officiated as promoteur of the assembly of the clergy in

1645. In 1652 he went to Rome and obtained against the Jansenists the bull *cum ascensione*. In 1656 he was appointed Bishop of Cavaillon. He wrote "On Elections and Ordinations," (1636,) and other works, in Latin. Died in 1658.

Hăl'li-fax, (SAMUEL,) D.D., LL.D., an English scholar, born at Mansfield in 1733, was appointed professor of Arabic in the University of Cambridge in 1768. He became chaplain-in-ordinary to George III. in 1774, Bishop of Gloucester in 1781, and Bishop of Saint Asaph in 1787. He published an "Analysis of the Roman Civil Law compared with the Laws of England,"

774.) Died in 1790. Hal'II-well, (James Orchard,) a learned British H. (J archæologist, born at Chelsea in 1821. He has distinguished himself by his researches into the literary history of Great Britain, and by his services as a Shakepean critic. He edited numerous old writings, and published of Great Britain, and by his services as a Shakspearian Hallie critic. He edited numerous old writings, and published several original works, among which are a "History of Free-Masonry in England," (2d edition, 1844,) and a "Life of William Shakespeare," (1848.) For many years he was engaged on a costly illustrated edition of Shakspeare's Works, (16 vols., 1855–65.)

Hallman, hål/mån, (CARL ISRAEL,) a Swedish dramatic writer, born in 1732. He obtained an obscure position in the College of Mines, and produced successful comedies and parodies, among which are "Skeppar Rolf," (1778,) and "Petis och Telee," (1779.) Died in 1800.

1800.

See "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Hallman, (JOHAN GUSTAF,) a Swedish writer of prose and verse, born in Södermannland, was the father of the preceding. Died about 1758.

Hăl'lock, (GERARD,) a journalist, a son of Moses, noticed below, born at Plainfield, Massachusetts, in 1800,

became in 1828 one of the two owners of the New York

"Journal of Commerce," which he and David Hale conducted for over twenty years. Died in 1866.

Hallock, (JEREMIAH.) an American clergyman, born in Brookhaven, Long Island, in 1758. He preached for many years at West Simsbury, Connecticut, where he settled in 1785. Died in 1826.

Hallock (Mostro) a clergyman as brother of the

Hallock, (Moses,) a clergyman, a brother of the preceding, was born in Long Island in 1760. He became pastor at Plainfield, Massachusetts, in 1792, and educated many young men for the ministry. Died in 1837.

Halloran. See O'HALLORAN.

Hällström or Haellstroem, hel'ström, (CARL PE-

to Paris in 1797. He published, besides other works, a French translation of the "Almagest" of Ptolemy, (2 vols., 1813-16.) Died in 1828.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Haloander, hâ'lo-ân'der, (Gregor,) a German jurist and Hellenist, born at Zwickau, published "Digestorum seu l'andectarum Libri L.," (1529,) and translated Justinian's "Novellæ" into Latin, (1530.) Died in 1532.

Hals, hâls, (Frans,) an excellent Flemish portrait-

painter, born at Mechlin in 1584. He was reputed to be second only to Van Dyck among the portrait-painters of his time. He worked in Delft, Haarlem, and other places. Died in 1666 or 1656.

His brother DIRCK, born in 1589, painted interiors of buildings, and animals, with success. Died in 1656.

Halsbury, (LORD.) See GIFFARD, (Sir HARDING.) Halthaus, hålt'höwss, or Haltaus, hål'töwss, (Christian Gottlob,) a German antiquary and philologist, born at Leipsic in 1702, excelled in the study of mediæval history. He was successively con-rector, and rector, of a school in Leipsic. He published a "Calendarium Medii Ævi," (1729,) and an important work, in Latin, called a "Glossary of Mediæval German Words," (1758.) Died in 1758.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hälvig or Haelwig, hel'vig, (Albrecht,) of Copenhagen, a Danish engraver, flourished about 1650. Haly-Abbas. See ALEE-IBNOOL-ABBAS.

Haly-Rodoan. See ALEE-IBN-RODHWÂN.

Hal'y-bur'ton, (THOMAS,) a Scottish divine, born at Duplin, near Perth, in 1674. He became professor of divinity at Saint Andrew's about 1710. He wrote "Natural Religion insufficient and Revealed necessary to Happiness," (1714,) "The Great Concern of Salvation," (1722,) and other works, which were highly esteemed. Died in 1712.

See "Memoirs of Thomas Halyburton," by himself.

Ham, [Heb. DΠ: Gr. Χάμ; Fr. Cham, kẩm,] the second son of Noah, is supposed to have lived about 2400 B.C.

See Genesis vi., vii., and ix.

Hamadânee or Hamadâni, hâ-mâ-dâ'nee, the surname of Abool-Fadhl-Ibn-Hosein, (å'bool fåd'l ib'n ho'sīn,) an Arabian writer and improvisatore, born at Hamadân about 968 A.D.; died in 1007.

See Haji-Khalfa, "Lexicon Bibliographicum;" Aboolfeda, "Annales Moslemici,"

Hamaker, hå'må'ker, (HENDRIK ARENS,) an eminent Dutch Orientalist, born at Amsterdam in 1789. He became in 1815 professor of Oriental languages at Fra-neker. In 1817 he was invited to Leyden to teach those languages in the university, first as assistant, and in 1822 as titular professor. In 1820 he published a catalogue of the Oriental manuscripts in the library of the university, accompanied with Arabic texts, biographies, and notes, which form one of the best modern compendiums of Oriental literature. His oral lectures and conversations gave a better idea of his immense attainments in the language, history, and geography of the Orientals, than many of his works, which bear marks of haste and negligence. He had a prodigious memory, and he is said (with some hyperbole, no doubt) to have known nearly all the languages of Europe and Asia. His health failed under his excessive application, and he died at Leyden in 1835.

See Bergman, "Levensschets van H. A. Hamaker," 1836; Juvn-Bolt, "Oratio de H. A. Hamaker," 1837; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hamal, hã'mãl', (Jean Noëll,) a distinguished musical composer, born at Liege in 1709, studied music at Rome in 1728. In 1738 he became mattre de chapelle in the cathedral of Liege. His oratorios of "Jonathan" and "Judith," and his opera of "The Journey of Chaufontaine," were much admired. His "In Exitu Israël" is accounted by some his master-piece. Died in 1778.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens.'

Hamann, hâ'mân, (Johann Georg.) (styled by himself "the Magus of the North,") a German thinker and writer of a very peculiar stamp, born at Königsberg in 1730. He studied theology in the university of his

native city; but an impediment in his speech, and a decided taste for general literature, caused him to turn his attention to other pursuits. He supported himself for a time as a private tutor. As a student, he devoted himself especially to ancient literature and the Oriental languages. In 1764, in order to recruit his health, he some years later he received an appointment connected with the customs-department at Königsberg. He died in 1788. "Hamann," says Dr. Hedge, "is indebted for his reputation to the testimony of a few names of the highest mark, such as Herder, Jacobi, Goethe, and Jean Paul rather than to any great popularity which his Paul, rather than to any great popularity which his works have had with the German public. He belonged to that class of writers who repel, by the uncouth shapes in which their thoughts are disguised, more readers than they attract by the rarity of the thoughts themselves. He is a humourist, but of a sombre complexion, with a strong dash of cynicism. At the same time, a deep religious sentiment pervades his writings." "The great Hamann," observes Jean Paul, "is a deep sky full of telescopie stars with manuar adult, which we are contelescopic stars, with many a nebula which no eye can resolve." His best-known works are perhaps "Sibylline Leaves, by the Magus of the North," and the "Me-morabilia of Socrates," A collection of all his writings morabilia of Socrates," A collection of all his writings was published at Berlin, in 8 vols., 1821-43.

See F. H. Hedge, "Prose Writers of Germany. Hamarskiold. See Hammarsköld.

Hamazani. See Hamadânee. Hamberger, hâm'bêr'ger, (Georg Albrecht,) a German mathematician and writer, born in Franconia in 1662, was professor of physics at Jena. Died in 1716.

Hamberger, (GEORG CHRISTOPH,) a German bibliographer, born at Feuchtwang, in Anspach, in 1726. He Göttingen in 1755. He wrote "Literary Germany," ("Gelehrtes Deutschland,") a dictionary of living German authors, (5 vols., 1768.) Died in 1773.

Hamberger, (GEORG ERHARD,) a German physician,

born at Jena in 1697. He was professor of physics and medicine at Jena for many years, and was the first German professor who in his lectures applied mathematics to the physical sciences and medicine. He wrote, besides other works, "Elements of Physics," etc., ("Elementa Physics Methodo mathematica," 1727,) which was regarded as a standard work. Died in 1755.

See J. C. Blasch, "Das Leben G. E. Hambergers," 1758; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hambræus, hâm-brā'us, (Jonas,) a Swedish Orientalist, born in Helsingland in 1588, became professor of Hebrew in Paris, where he died in 1671.

See EKERMAN, "Dissertatio de Meritis ac Fatis J. Hambræi," 1749.

Hamel, hå'mel, (Joseph.) a natural philosopher, born at Sarepta, on the Volga, about 1788. He invented an electrical machine in 1807, ascended Mont Blanc in 1820, and wrote a "History of the Steam-Engine." Died in

Hamel, du, dü kä měl', (Victor Auguste,) Vicomte, a French writer, born in Paris in 1810, published a "Constitutional History of the Spanish Monarchy from 411 to 1833," (2 vols., 1845.)

Hamel du Monceau. See Duhamel du Monceau.

Hamelin, ¼ām'lān', (Ferdinand Alphonse,) a French admiral, born at Pont-l'Évêque (Calvados) in 1796. He became captain of a frigate in 1828, and distinguished himself by his nautical skill in the Pacific Ocean. In 1842 he was raised to the rank of rear-admiral. He commanded the naval station of Oceanica from 1843 to 1846, and became a vice-admiral in 1848. He commanded the fleet which in 1854 co-operated with the English fleet in the bombardment of Odessa, and he directed with ability the debarkation of troops in the Crimea. He became a full admiral and senator in 1854, and minister of the marine in April, 1855. Died in 1864. His uncle, JACQUES FÉLIX ÉMANUEL HAMELIN, was also an ad-

miral. Died in 1839.

See Edmond Texier, "Les Hommes de la Guerre d'Orient; le Vice-Amiral Baron Hamelin," 1854.

had a high reputation as an eloquent preacher, and became intendant-general of the churches of Oldenburg. He wrote, in Latin, besides theological works, a "Chronicle of Oldenburg," (3 vols., 1599,) and a "History of Westphalia in the Sixteenth Century." Died in 1595.

See LEUCKFELD, "Historia Hamelmanni," etc., 1720.

Hamelsveld, van, van hå'mels-velt', (YSBRAND,) a Dutch divine, born in 1743 at Utrecht, where he became professor of theology. He produced a good Dutch version of the Bible, (1802,) a "General History of the Christian Church," (22 vols., 1800–12,) and other works.

Hamerani, (Alberto,) a German engraver of medals, worked at Rome. He engraved fine medals of Clement IX. and Clement X. and other popes.

Hamerani, (ERMENGILD.) a medallist, son of Giovanni, was born at Rome in 1683; died in 1744.

Hamerani, (GIOVANNI,) a son of Alberto, was medallist to Pope Innocent XI. Died in 1705.

Hamerton, (PHILIP GILBERT,) an English painter and writer on art, born in 1834. Among his works are "The Isles of Loch Awe and other poems," "A Painter's Camp in the Highlands " and " The Intellectual Life."

Ha-mil'car, [Gr. 'Αμίλκας or 'Αμίλχαρ,] a Carthaginian

general, who commanded a large army sent against Sicily He was defeated at Himera, and killed by in 480 B.C.

the army of Gelon, in that year.

Hamilcar, son of Gisco, a Carthaginian general, was commander of a large fleet which was sent against Sicily in 311 B.C. He defeated Agathocles and reduced a large part of the island. Having attacked Syracuse, he was made prisoner, and put to death, in 309 B.C.

Hamilcar, a Carthaginian general, who was distin-

guished in the first Punic war. He obtained command of the army in Sicily in 262 B.C., and defeated the Romans near Therma. He was associated with Hanno in the command of the fleet in 256. They were defeated with great loss in the same year by Regulus, near the coast

of Sicily.

Hamilear, [Gr. 'Αμίλκας or 'Αμίλχαρ,] surnamed BARCA or BARCAS, a famous Carthaginian general, was the father of Hannibal, and the leader of the popular party at Carthage. The date of his birth is unknown. During the first Punic war, in 247 B.C., he obtained command of the army in Sicily, where for five years he defended himself against the Romans, with whom he fought many indecisive battles. In 241 a treaty of peace was made, and Hamilcar led the army back to Africa. Soon after this he was successfully employed against a formidable revolt of the mercenary troops of Carthage. In the year 238 he led an army into Spain, where he passed nine years in war with the natives, and had made extensive conquests, when he was killed in battle in 229 B.C. It is said he caused Hannibal in his childhood to swear eternal hostility to Rome. His sons Hasdrubal and Mago were distinguished in the second Punic war. Hamilcar was perhaps nearly equal to Hannibal in military talents.

Hamilcar, son of Bomilcar, a Carthaginian general, was defeated by the two Scipios in Spain at the siege

of Illiturgi, in 215 B.C.

Ham'il-ton, (ALEXANDER,) an English Orientalist, born about 1765. He resided many years in India, and learned the Sanscrit. After his return to England, he was chosen professor of Sanscrit at Haileybury College. He published a "Catalogue of the Sanscrit Manuscripts of the Imperial Library, Paris, with Notes," (1809,) a "Sanscrit Grammar," (1815,) and other works. Died

Ham'il-ton, (ALEXANDER,) an illustrious American statesman, orator, and general, born in the West Indian island of Nevis on the 11th of January, 1757. He was the son of James Hamilton, a Scottish merchant, and a grandson of Alexander Hamilton, of Grange, in Ayrshire. His mother, whose name was Faucette, was a daughter of a French Huguenot. He entered in 1769 the counting-house of a merchant in Saint Croix, where he acquired habits of order and methodical industry. The literary talents displayed in his early essays induced his friends to give him a liberal education. He was sent to New York in 1772, and entered King's College in 1773. In July, 1774, he addressed the citizens of New

York in a public speech, which was inspired by the spirit of freedom, and was highly applauded. He also promoted the popular cause by pamphlets so remarkable for sagacity and logical ability that the public were greatly surprised to learn that they were written by a

youth only about eighteen years of age.

He applied himself to the study of military tactics, and was appointed captain of a company of artillery in March, 1770. He served with distinction at the battles of Long Island, White Plains, Trenton, and Princeton, and was appointed aide-de-camp to General Washington, with the rank of lieutenant-colonel, in March, 1777. He gained the special favour and confidence of Washington, who employed him as secretary, "Hamilton became," says Renwick, "the depositary of the most secret thoughts of his chief, and the organ of their promulgation," He also assisted in planning account. thoughts of his chief, and the organ of their promulga-tion." He also assisted in planning campaigns and in devising means to support the army. In November, 1777, he was sent to Albany to urge General Gates to send reinforcements to the army of Washington.* Re-ferring to this mission, his son and biographer says, "This deportment of a lad of twenty, negotiating with an officer buoyed up with his recent successes, already placed before the popular eye as the rival of Washing-ton, sustained by a majority of Congress, and hoping soon to supplant him, will be regarded as not the least remarkable nor the least interesting incident of his life: remarkable nor the least interesting incident of his life: by Washington it was never forgotten." Hamilton took an active part in the battle of Monmouth, June, 1778, and was highly commended for his conduct in that affair. In 1780 he married Eliza, a daughter of General Schuyler, of Albany, and in February, 1781, he retired from the staff and military family of Washington.

Before this date he had turned with "eager aptitude" to the financial affairs of the country, and had written on that subject several letters admirable for maturity of judgment and perspicuity of style. In the spring of 1780 he wrote to James Duane a celebrated letter on the state of the nation, in which he urged the necessity of a new constitution, and expressed the opinion that "Congress should have complete sovereignty in all that relates to war, peace, trade, finance, and to the management of foreign affairs," etc. He also recommended a national bank. In July, 1781, he obtained command of a battalion of the army of Washington. He led this body at the siege of Yorktown, and took a redoubt by assault on the 14th of October, 1781. On the capture of the British army at Yorktown, which virtually ended the war, he applied himself to the study of law, retaining his rank in the army, but declining to receive any pay. In 1782 he was elected a member of the Continental Congress by the legislature of New York. He was often the chairman of the committees which had charge of the subjects of the greatest importance. cording to one of his biographers, "his modes of thinking imparted to the proceedings of this body a new tone and character, and his winning eloquence was the delight and wonder of friend and foe." Washington expressed the opinion that "no one exceeded him in probity and sterling virtue."

About August, 1783, he resigned his seat in Congress, and commenced the practice of law in the city of New York. Although the course of his legal studies had been brief, having a mind peculiarly adapted to the analysis of first principles, he soon rose to the first rank in his profession. He exerted his talents and influence to protect the Tories from persecution at a time when the popular sentiment of New York was too vindictive towards that party. His qualifications for the bar are thus described by Chancellor Kent: "Hamilton, by means of his fine melodious voice and dignified deport-ment, his reasoning powers and persuasive address, soared above all competition; his pre-eminence was at once universally conceded."

He was an active member of an anti-slavery society formed in New York, and offered, about 1784, a resolu-tion that every member of that society should liberate his own slaves. In 1786 he was elected to the legisla-

^{*} Gates had previously been ordered to send troops to Washington, but preferred to keep them, although he had no especial need of them after the capture of Burgoyne.

ture of New York, which met in January, 1787. Hamilton and two other citizens of New York were chosen as delegates to the convention which met in Philadelphia in May, 1787, to form a Federal Constitution for the country, which for several years had suffered greatly from the want of an efficient government and from the prostration of trade and the loss of public credit.* It prostration of trade and the loss of public credit.* It appears that Hamilton was the principal author of this movement towards a firm and durable union of the States. "He was lauded by some," says Renwick, "and decried by others, according to their feelings on the question, as the founder of the Union which superseded the Confederacy." ("Life of Hamilton.") His two colleagues from New York were partisans of Clinton, and adverse to the proposed Union or Constitution. "The policy of Clinton," says J. C. Hamilton, "had placed him there to become a cipher and a sacrifice."

to become a cipher and a sacrifice."

On the 18th of June, Hamilton addressed the Convention in a long speech, of which no report has been preserved, but which was pronounced by Gouverneur Morris to be "the most able and impressive he had ever heard." In the course of this speech, he read his plan of government, an outline of which is given in J. C. Hamilton's "History of the Republic of the United States," vol. iii. pp. 286-301. Although the plan adopted differed from that of Hamilton, he signed the new Constitution in September, 1787, and warmly urged the people of New York to ratify it. With the co-operation of Madison and Jay, he advocated the adoption of the Constitution in a series of essays which first appeared, under the signature of "Publius," in the "New York Gazette," and were afterwards published in several volumes, entitled "The Federalist." Hamilton wrote more than half of these profound and luminous political treatises, which are recognized by all parties as the best commentary on the Constitution. This instrument was strenuously opposed by a powerful party, misled by the *ignis-fatuus* of State sovereignty. "Hamilton must be classed," says Guizot, "among the men who have best known the vital principles and fundamental conditions of government.

There is not in the Constitution of the United States. an element of order, strength, or durability which he did not powerfully contribute to introduce into it." ("Character and Influence of Washington.") He proposed to give the right of suffrage to all freemen, without distinction of colour.

Hamilton was appointed secretary of the treasury in September, 1789, a few days after Congress had enacted a bill to organize a treasury department, and at a time when the nation was burdened with a heavy debt and almost destitute of credit. In January, 1790, he pre-sented to Congress a report on public credit, and a plan for the support of the same, which became the basis of the financial system of the nation. Among the measures which he proposed were the funding system and a national bank. A bill to establish a national bank was passed by Congress in February, 1791, and, though denounced as unconstitutional by Jefferson, was approved by the President. The results of Hamilton's financial policy were the restoration of public credit and a rapid revival of trade and industry. He advocated the encour-agement of domestic manufactures by a protective tariff.

Hamilton and Jefferson, who became the respective leaders of the Federal and Republican parties, differed widely on financial questions and in regard to their foreign policy. The former advised the President to maintain neutrality in the war between the French and British. Having failed in his efforts to defeat Hamilton and eject him from the cabinet, Jefferson resigned, about January 1, 1794. Hamilton, whose salary was scarcely sufficient for the support of his family, and who was unwilling to neglect longer his private interests, resigned his office, January 31, 1795. He declined the position of chief justice of the supreme court of the United States. In a series of able essays, signed "Camillus," he defended Jay's treaty with Great Britain. Washington testified his great esteem for Hamilton by consulting him in the

preparation of his "Farewell Address," which, says Renwick, "would have been less perfect as a composi-tion had it not passed through the hands of Hamilton."

In the Presidential election of 1796 he supported Adams and Pinckney; but it appears that he wished the latter to obtain the office of President. He had offended Mr. Adams in a previous election by his efforts to secure a larger vote for Washington than for Adams. The French Directory having provoked the American people by acts of hostility, the army was reorganized in the summer of 1798. Washington then accepted the chief command of the army, on condition that Hamilton should be the second in command. He was accordingly made inspectorgeneral, with the rank of major-general, after the generalin-chief had overcome the repugnance of the President to Hamilton's appointment by a menace of resignation. On the death of General Washington, December, 1799, he succeeded him as commander-in-chief; but the army was soon disbanded, and he resumed the practice of law

Hamilton and many other leading Federalists censured President Adams for appointing an embassy to France, about September, 1799. This affair caused a breach in the Federal party, which was defeated in the Presidential election of 1800. When the duty devolved on the House of Representatives to decide whether Jefferson or Burr should be President, Hamilton advised his friends to prefer the former. In 1804 Aaron Burr presented himself as a candidate for the office of Governor of New York, and hoped to receive the votes of many Federalists; but Hamilton opposed the election of Burr, expressing his opinion that he was a dangerous man and unfit to be trusted with power. The election of General Lewis blasted the ambitious projects of Burr, who insolently demanded an explanation of Hamilton, and finally challenged him. Hamilton accepted the challenge, was mortally wounded at Weehawken, and died July 12, 1804. His death was profoundly and generally lamented. His eldest son had been killed in a duel by a political adversary about 1802.

In person, Hamilton was not above the middle size. He had blue eyes and a fair complexion. "Virtue so rare, so pure, so bold," says Fisher Ames, "by its very purity and excellence inspired suspicion as a prodigy His enemies judged of him by themselves: so splendid and arduous were his services, they could not find it in their hearts to believe that they were disinterested." Talleyrand once said to Mr. George Ticknor, of Boston, "he had known nearly all the marked men of his time, but had paper larger on the whole scale to Heart. but had never known one, on the whole, equal to Hamilton." Hamilton's Works were edited by his son, John

C. Hamilton, (7 vols. 8vo, 1851.)

C. Hamilton, (7 vols. 8vo, 1851.)

See James Renwick, "Life of A. Hamilton," 1841; "Life of A. Hamilton," by his son, John C. Hamilton, 2 vols., 1834-40; John C. Hamilton," this tory of the Republic of the United States as traced in the Writings of Alexander Hamilton and of his Contemporaries," 6 vols., 1858-60; "Reminiscences of James A. Hamilton," etc., New York, 1869; Rev. J. M. Mason, "Eulogy on Hamilton;" William Colleman, "Collection of the Facts and Documents relative to the Death of Major-General A. Hamilton," New York, 1804; R. W. Griswold, "Prose Writers of America;" Duycrinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature;" "North American Review" for April, 1858.

Hamilton, (ANDREW J.,) an American politician, born in Madison county, Alabama, in 1815, became a lawyer. He removed to Texas about 1846, and was elected a member of Congress from that State in 1858 elected a member of Congress from that State in 1858 or 1859. He was loyal to the Union in the crisis of 1861, and was appointed military Governor of Texas in 1862, and provisional Governor in June, 1865. He retired from that office in 1866. Died in 1875.

Ham'il-ton, (Anthony,) Count, born in Ireland about 1646, was of Scottish descent. His mother was a sister of the Duke of Ormond. His wit and elegant

a sister of the Duke of Offmond. His wit and elegant accomplishments rendered him a favourite at the courts of Charles II. and James II. He was brother-in-law of the famous Count de Grammont, and had the principal share in producing the "Memoirs of Grammont," (1713,) which is greatly admired as a highly-finished picture of the voluptuous court of Charles II. La Harpe said, "Of all frivolous books, it is the most agreeable and most ingenious." He wrote, also, several fairy-tales. Died at Saint-Germain in 1720.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

^{*}The impotence of Congress is shown by the following incident: In June, 1783, Congress had been driven from Philadelphia by the insults and menaces of a small body of mutinous soldiers, and had adjourned to Princeton.

Hamilton, (Captain Charles,) an officer in the service of the East India Company, was born at Belfast in 1753. He wrote a "History of the Rohilla Afghans," (1787,) and translated the "Hedaya," (or "Guide,") a commentary on Mussulman law, (1791.) Died in 1792. He was a brother of Elizabeth Hamilton, the authoress, noticed below.

Hamilton, (CHARLES S.,) an American general, born in New York about 1824, graduated at West Point in 1843. He lived in Wisconsin when the civil war began. He served as brigadier-general in the army of the Potomac, 1862, and distinguished himself at the battle of Corinth, October 3 and 4 of that year. He was commended by General Grant for his conduct at Iuka, September, 1862, and was promoted to be a major-general

Hamilton, (Lord CLAUDE,) was a son of James, second Earl of Arran. He commanded the forces of Queen Mary at Langside about 1568; but it appears that he conspired secretly against her life. The assassing the construction of the sination of Regent Lenox was instigated by him. His smatch of Regent Lendx was instigated by min. The brother, Lord John, was an accomplice in the plot against Queen Mary. Having been banished in 1577, Lord John returned in 1585 at the head of an army, and seized the king, who created him Marquis of Hamilton and Marquis in 1599. He was gra ilton. Died in 1604. He was grandfather of the first Duke of Ham-

Hamilton, (DAVID,) a Scottish architect, born in Glasgow in 1768. He gained distinction by the erection of the Glasgow Exchange, about 1840, and of several banks and castles in Scotland. He was one of the successful competitors who obtained premiums of £500 for their designs for the New Houses of Parliament. Died

in 1843.

Hamilton, (ELIZABETH,) a meritorious writer, born at Belfast, Ireland, in 1758. She resided some time in Scotland, as governess of the daughters of a nobleman. She published "Memoirs of Modern Philosophers," She published "Methors of Modern Thinosophies, (g. vols., 1800,) "Letters on the Elementary Principles of Education," (2 vols., 1801,) and a tale called "The Cottagers of Glenburnie," (1808.) The last work is called by Sir Walter Scott "a picture of the rural habits of Scotland of striking and impressive fidelity." Died in 1816, at Harrowgate.

See Miss Benger, "Memoirs of Elizabeth Hamilton;" Mrs. Elwood, "Memoirs of the Literary Ladies of England," etc., vol. ii., 1843; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1808.

Hamilton, (Lady EMMA,) a fascinating and profligate woman, whose name was originally LYON, born at Preston, or in Cheshire, about 1764. She was married in 1791 to Sir William Hamilton, and accompanied him to Naples. She acquired great influence over the Queen of Naples, and captivated Lord Nelson. She died in poverty at Calais in 1815.

See "Memoirs of Lady Hamilton," 1816; "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1860.

Hamilton, (GAVIN,) a Scottish historical painter, born at Lanark about 1730, lived much at Rome. His illustrations of Homer's "Iliad" are among his best producstatues, bas-reliefs, and other buried monuments, many of which adorn the Museo Clementino, and published "The Italian School of Painting," illustrated with splendid plates, (1773.) Died at Rome in 1797.

Hamilton, (GEORGE,) Earl of Orkney, a Scottish general, and a younger son of William Douglas, Earl of Selkirk, was born in 1666. He distinguished himself at the battle of the Boyne in 1690, and in 1696 was made Earl of Orkney. In 1704, as lieutenant-general, he took part in the battle of Blenheim. Died in 1737.

Hamilton, (Lord GEORGE FRANCIS,) an English Conservative politician, was born in 1845. He has represented Middlesex in Parliament since 1868, and was vice-president of the committee of council on education 1878 See Ha was afterwards for the deficit to admit the second state of the second 1878-80. He was afterwards first lord of the admiralty.

Hamilton, (Hugh,) an Irish bishop and mathematician, born in the county of Dublin in 1729, became Bishop of Ossory in 1799. He published theological and mathematical works, among which was a "Treatise on Conic Sections." Died in 1805.

Hamilton, (JAMES,) second Earl of Arran, was a son of James Hamilton, Earl of Arran, who died in 1529. At the death of James V., in 1542, he was appointed Regent of Scotland. He obtained in 1549, from Henry 11. of France, the duchy of Châtellerault. The queen-mother extorted from Regent Arran (who was a man of feeble character) a resignation of his office about 1554. After Mary Stuart became a captive in England, he was the chief of a party which adhered to her cause and took arms against Regent Lennox. Died in 1575.

See Burron, "History of Scotland," vol. iii. chaps. xxxiv.-xxxvi.; Robertson, "History of Scotland."

Hamilton, (JAMES,) of Bothwellhaugh, a notorious desperado, who lived about 1570. He was the murderer of the regent Murray, and afterwards offered his services to the agents of Philip II. for the purpose of assassinating the Prince of Orange.

See Froude, "History of England," vol. ix.

Hamilton, (James,) first DUKE OF, a Scottish nobleman, born in 1606, was the son of the Marquis of Hamilton. In the civil war he was an adherent of Charles I., who gave him the title of duke. By the influence of his rival Montrose, he was imprisoned in 1645. In 1648 he raised an army of about 20,000 men in Scotland, with which he marched south to Preston, where he was defeated by Cromwell and taken prisoner. He was tried for treason, condemned, and executed, in 1649.

See Needham, "Life of the Duke of Hamilton," 1649; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hamilton, (James,) fourth Duke of, (previously Earl of Arran,) son of William Douglas, Earl of Selkirk, born in 1657, succeeded to the title in 1694. He was a Jacobite, and in 1711 he was made a peer, with the title of Duke of Brandon; but the House of Lords refused to admit him. Queen Anne appointed him ambassador to France; but before his departure he was killed (1712) in a duel with Lord Mohun, who also was mortally wounded.

See "Memoirs of James, Duke of Hamilton," London, 1742; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hamilton, (JAMES,) born in London about 1775, is known as the author of the Hamiltonian system of teaching languages by the use of a literal interlinear translation

Hamilton, (JAMES,) a politician and lawyer, born at Charleston, South Carolina, in 1786. In 1830 he became

Governor of South Carolina, in 1780. In 1830 he became for nullification. He represented Texas as minister to England in 1841. He was drowned at sea in 1857.

Hamilton, (JAMES,) D.D., a popular British author and Presbyterian divine, born at Paisley in 1814. He became about 1840 minister of the National Scottish Church, Regent Square, London. He was an eloquent preacher, and author of numerous works. Among these are "Life in Earnest," (which has had a very extensive

Hamilton, (JAMES,) a distinguished painter of marine views, born in Ireland about 1820, came to the United States in infancy. He practised his art in Philadelphia, and acquired much distinction by his illustrations of Dr. Kane's "Arctic Explorations," (1856.) His "Capture of the Serapis" and "Old Ironsides" have been greatly admired. Hamilton is particularly successful in the representation of all water-scenes, whether he attempts to bring before us the rush and tumult of Niagara or the infinitely diversified appearances of the mighty ocean.

See Tuckerman's "Book of the Artists."

Hamilton, (John,) Archbishop of Saint Andrew's, an ambitious Scottish prelate, was a brother of the Earl of Arran, the regent. He was a persecutor of the Protestants, and took an active part in the policy contests. of the reign of Mary Stuart. He was tried for treason, convicted, and hung, in 1571.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hamilton, (JOHN,) a Scottish priest, born in the sixteenth century. He wrote a "Treatise on Theology" about 1581.

See LORD HAILES, "Life of John Hamilton."

Hamilton, (Sir John,) a British general, born in 1755. He served in several campaigns in India, and

He distinguished

became a brigadier-general in 1805. He distinguished himself in the Peninsular war. Died in 1835. Hamilton, (John C.,) an American writer, a son of Alexander Hamilton, was born in Philadelphia in 1792. He served in the army in the war against Great Britain, 1812-14. He published "Memoirs of the Life of Alex-118 servet in the army in the war against Orea Drawn, 1812-14. He published "Memoirs of the Life of Alexander Hamilton," (2 vols., 1834-40,) and a "History of the Republic of the United States as traced in the Writings of Alexander Hamilton and his Contemporaries," (6 vols., 1858.)

Hamilton, (PATRICK,) commonly regarded as the first Scottish Reformer, was born in 1503. He adopted the principles of Luther, whom he had heard preach the Carmany and on his return to Scotland he openly

in Germany, and on his return to Scotland he openly attacked the errors of the Roman Church. He was condemned as a heretic, and suffered martyrdom with

constancy at the age of twenty-three.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" J. G. LORIMER, "Patrick Hamilton: a Historical Biography," 1857; Rev. ROBERT STEEL, "Burning and Shining Lights," London, 1864.

Hamilton, (RICHARD WINTER,) an English preacher, born in London in 1794. He became pastor of an Independent church, Albion Chapel, Leeds, in 1815. He was eminent as a platform orator, and wrote a series of essays entitled "Nugæ Literariæ," ("Literary Trifles," 1841.) Several volumes of his sermons have been published. Died in 1848.

See W. H. STOWELL, "Memoir of R. W. Hamilton," 1850.

Hamilton, (ROBERT,) a Scottish physician, born at

Edinburgh in 1721; died at Lynn in 1793.

Hamilton, (ROBERT,) a Scottish political economist, born in Edinburgh about 1742. He was professor of natural philosophy and mathematics in Marischal College, Aberdeen, from 1782 to 1829. His chief work is an "Inquiry concerning the Rise and Progress, the Redemption and the Present State, and the Management, of the National Debt of Great Britain," (1813.) "This important work," says McCulloch, "opened the eyes of the public to the delusive nature of the sinking fund." Among his other works is "The Progress of Society," (1830.) Died in 1829.

Hamilton, (SCHUYLER,) an American general, a son of John C. Hamilton, and a grandson of Hamilton the great statesman, was born in New York in 1822. He graduated at West Point in 1841, served as aide-de-camp to General Scott in the Mexican war, (1846-47,) and resigned his commission in 1855. In 1861 he became a brigadier-general of volunteers. He rendered important services in Missouri, and suggested the canal which was cut near New Madrid in March and April, 1862. He was made a major-general in September, 1862, and re-

Hamilton, (Thomas,) a captain of the British army, born in 1789. He served in the Peninsular war, and in the second war between the United States and Great Britain. He contributed many articles to "Blackwood's Magazine," and published several able works, namely, "Annals of the Peninsular Campaign," "The Youth and

"Annals of the Peninsular Campaign," "The Youth and Manhood of Cyril Thornton," a novel, (1827,) and "Men and Manners in America," (1833.) These books were favourably noticed by British critics. Died in 1842.

Hamilton, (Walter,) a British geographer, published "The East India Gazetteer," (London, 1814,) and a "Geographical, Statistical, and Historical Description of Hindostan," (2 vols., 1820,) which the "London Quarterly Review" pronounced "an inestimable work, containing a more full, detailed, and faithful picture of India

than any former work on the subject.

Hamilton, (WILLIAM,) second DUKE or, born in 1616, was brother of James, the first Duke of Hamilton, whose title he inherited. He officiated as secretary of state in Scotland, and, after serving in the army of Charles II., died in 1651, of wounds received at the battle of The duchy devolved on his niece, Anne Worcester. Hamilton, who was married to William Douglas.

Hamilton, (WILLIAM,) of Bangour, a Scottish poet, born in Ayrshire in 1704, joined the party of the Pretender in 1745. He wrote a volume of poems, among which is "The Braes of Yarrow." Died in 1754.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." 1866.

Hamilton, (Sir WILLIAM,) a diplomatist, antiquary, and connoisseur, born in Scotland in 1730. He was appointed ambassador to Naples in 1764, and retained that post until 1800. In 1766 he was admitted a Fellow of the Royal Society, and in 1772 was made Knight of the Bath. During his residence at Naples he contributed much to the advancement of art and science by collecting Etruscan and Greek vases and other antiquities (now in the British Museum) and by observing the volcanic phenomena of Vesuvius. He published, in 1772, "Observations on Mount Vesuvius, Mount Etna," etc., and in 1776 another work on the same subject, entitled "Campi Phlegræi." In 1766 appeared an elegant work, in French and English, named "Etruscan, Greek, and Roman Antiquities drawn from the Cabinet of Men Roman Antiquities, drawn from the Cabinet of Mr. Hamilton," by D'Hancarville. Died in 1803. His second wife, EMMA, gained notoriety by her disgraceful connection with Lord Nelson.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hamilton, (Sir WILLIAM,) one of the greatest metaphysicians of modern times, was born at Glasgow on the Sth of March, 1788. He was descended from the ancient Scottish family of the Hamiltons of Preston, and was educated at Balliol College, Oxford, where he obtained first-class honours. In 1821 he was appointed professor of universal history in the University of Edinburgh, where he had much leisure for the pursuit of his favourite where he had much leisure for the pursuit of his favourite metaphysical studies. He commenced in 1829 to write for the "Edinburgh Review" on mental philosophy, logic, and other subjects. Among the titles of these essays or reviews are the "Philosophy of the Absolute: Cousin-Schelling," (1829,) "Philosophy of Perception: Reid and Brown," (1830,) and "Logic: the Recent English Treatises on that Science," (1833.) He combated the system of Schelling and Hegel in the essay first named. From 1826 until his death he was professor of logic and meta-1836 until his death he was professor of logic and meta-physics in the University of Edinburgh. Before the former date he had acquired a European reputation by his vast erudition and extraordinary acuteness of intellect. His influence and success as a professor were augmented by a noble person, a sonorous voice, and perfect dignity of manner. He published in 1846 an edition dignity of manner. The published in 1040 an edition of Reid's Works, with notes and supplementary dissertations; and in 1852, "Discussions on Philosophy and Literature, Education and University Reform, chiefly from the 'Edinburgh Review,' enlarged, with Notes and other Additions," (I vol. 8vo.) In 1845 he was partially disabled by paralysis, which, however, did not impair his mental activity. His last publication was an edition mental activity. His last publication was an edition of the Works of Dugald Stewart, (9 vols., 1854-56.) He died in Edinburgh on the 6th of May, 1856. He combined the power of analysis and generalization in a degree perhaps unequalled since the time of Aristotle. In a thorough acquaintance with the history of philosophy he has never been suppassed by any writer.

he has never been surpassed by any writer.
"Sir William Hamilton," says the "Edinburgh Review," "has attained to the very highest distinction as view," "has attained to the very fighest distinction as a philosopher, and in some respects he is decidedly superior to any of his illustrious predecessors,—Reid, Stewart, or Brown. With a remarkable power of analysis and discrimination, he combines great decision and elegance of style, and a degree of erudition that is almost without a parallel." "Hamilton never deviates," says M. Cousin, "from the grande route of common sense; and at the same time he has much esprit and sagacity. 1 assure you (as 1 know by experience) that his dialectic is very inconvenient to an adversary. . . . His independence is equal to his knowledge; and he is especially great in logic. I now address you professionally, (en homme de métier.) Know then, that M. Hamilton, among all your compatriots, understands Aristotle the best; and if there is a chair of logic vacant in the three kingdoms, give it to him, by all means, without delay." (Letter to Mr. Pillans, of Edinburgh, 1836.)

(Letter to Mr. Pillans, of Edinburgh, 1836.)

See John Veitch, "Memoir of Sir William Hamilton, Bart.,"
(with portrait,) 1869; E. P. Whipple, "Essays and Reviews,"
1831; "North American Review" for January, 1853, vol. lxxvi.
"Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Blackwood's Magazine" for October, 1859; "North British Review" for May, 1859, September, 1865, and July, 1868. See, also, J. S. Mill's "Examination of Sir William Hamilton's Philosophy," 1865, and the Introduction to Dr.
James McCosh's "Examination of Mr. J. S. Mill's Philosophy,"

Hamilton, (WILLIAM,) R.A., a British painter, born about 1750, was a pupil of Zucchi, in Rome. He was successful as a painter of ornaments, and was elected a Royal Academician in 1789. He worked mostly in England, and was one of the artists employed on the "Shakspeare Gallery." Died in 1801.

Hamilton, (WILLIAM DOUGLAS,) Earl of Selkirk, was created Duke of Hamilton 1660. He married Appearance of the marr

created Duke of Hamilton in 1660. He married Anne, Duchess of Hamilton, with the condition that their children should take her family name. William III. appointed him lord high commissioner of Scotland in 1689, and again in 1693. Died in 1694.

See Macaulay, "History of England," vol. ii. chap. vi.; also vol. iii. chaps. xiii. and xvi.

Hamilton, (WILLIAM GERARD,) often called "Single-Speech Hamilton," was born in London in 1729. Having been educated at Oxford, he obtained a seat in Parliament in 1754, and made his first speech in November, 1755, which was received with great applause. It is said that no maiden speech in that House ever made such a It is said sensation. In 1756 he was appointed one of the lords of trade. He wrote a treatise on "Parliamentary Logic," and was conjectured, without evidence or probability, to be the author of "Junius." From 1765 to 1784 he was chancellor of the exchequer in Ireland, and made several eloquent speeches in the Irish Parliament. He was one of Dr. Johnson's most valued friends. Died in 1796.

See "Edinburgh Review," vol. xv.

Hamilton, (WILLIAM RICHARD,) an English antiquary and diplomatist, born in London in 1777. He was private secretary of Lord Elgin in the embassy to Constantinople, and aided in the removal of the Elgin Marstantinople, and aided in the removal of the Elgin Mar-bles from Athens. After a visit to Egypt, he published a work on the antiquities of that country, called "Ægyp-tiaca," (1810.) He procured for the British Museum the famous Rosetta Stone. He was under-secretary of state for foreign affairs between 1810 and 1822. Died in 1859. Hamilton, (Sir WILLIAM ROWAN,) an eminent Irish

astronomer and geometer, born in Dublin in 1805. learned, or at least studied, thirteen languages before he had completed his thirteenth year, and about the age of fifteen became versed in the higher mathematics. In 1823 he began to apply algebraic geometry to optics, and entered the University of Dublin, where he "uniformly obtained the chief honour in both science and classics." He was appointed Andrews professor of astronomy and astronomer royal for Ireland at the age of twenty-one, and produced in 1828 his important "Theory of Systems of Rays," in which he developed the application of algebra to optics, and announced two new laws of light,—the bra to optics, and announced two new laws of light,—the internal and external conical refraction of biaxal crystals. He received a gold medal from the Royal Society of London for this discovery, in reference to which Professor Plücker, of Bonn, declared, "No experiment in physics has made such an impression on my mind." He was chosen president of the Royal Irish Academy in 1837. Among his chief works is "Elements of Quaternions," (1866.) Died in 1865. "There can be but one opinion," says the "North British Review" for September, 1866, "of the extraordinary genius and untiring energy of him who, unaided, composed in so short a time two such who, unaided, composed in so short a time two such enormous treatises as the 'Lectures,' (1853,) and the 'Elements of Quaternions,' (1866.) As a repertory of mathematical facts and a triumph of analytical and geometrical power, they can be compared only with such imperishable works as the 'Principia' and the 'Mécanique Analytique.'"

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for 1866.

Ham'ley, (EDWARD BRUCE,) an English soldier and written in the Crimea," (1855,) "The Operations of War," "Voltaire," (1877,) and other works.

Ham'lin, (HANNIBAL,) an American Senator, born at Paris Oxford county Marie in Approximation of the Paris Oxford County Marie Indiana of the Paris Oxford County Indiana of the P

Paris, Oxford county, Maine, in August, 1809. He practised law from 1833 to 1848. He was Speaker of the House of Representatives of Maine in 1837, 1839, and 1840, and represented a district of that State in Congress from 1843 to 1847. In May, 1848, he was elected a Senator of the United States for four years, to fill a Place, England, in 1668, gained distinction in literature

vacancy. He was re-elected a Senator for six years by the legislature of Maine in 1851. He was originally a Democrat, but differed from his party on the question of slavery, and joined the Republicans about 1855. In 1857 he was Governor of Maine for a short time, but resigned on being re-elected Senator. He was elected Vice-President of the United States by the Republicans in 1860. In 1869, he was again elected a Senator of the United States, and in 1881 he was appointed minister to

Spain. **Hammarsköld** or **Hammarskoeld**, håm'marschöld', (LARS,) an able Swedish critic and author, born at Tuna, in Calmar, in 1785. He published a volume of poems, "Poetiska Studier," (1813,) "Hellvin och Elvina," a tale, (1817,) "Swedish Literature," ("Svenska Vitterheten," 1818,) which is highly commended, and an excellent work entitled "Historical Remarks on the Sweden," (1821.) Died in 1827.

See "Minnen af L. Hammarskoeld," 1827.

Hammer, hâm'mer, (JULIUS,) a German writer, born at Dresden in 1810, published "Life and Dreaming," ("Leben und Traum," 1839,) and other novels. A volume of his poems, entitled "Look around thee and Look within thee," ("Schau' um Dich und schau' in Dich," 1851,) was often reprinted.

Hammerer, ham'meh-rer, (JOHANN,) an Alsatian architect and sculptor, superintended the erection of the

Strasburg Cathedral from 1510 to 1520.

Hammerich, håm'meh-rik, (FREDERIK PEDER ADOLF,) a Danish author and divine, born at Copenauthor and divine, born at Copenhagen in 1809. He produced popular national songs in a work entitled "Skandinaviske Reiseminder," (1840,) "Heroic Songs," ("Heltesange," 1841,) "The Awakening of Denmark," (1848,) and other admired poems. In 1845 he became pastor of a church in Copenhagen. He published several well-written works on Danish history, among which is "Denmark under the Union of Calmar," "Denmark under de Nordiske Riggers Forening 1275— ("Denmark under de Nordiske Rigers Forening 1375-1523," 1849.)

See Erslew, "Forfatter-Lexicon."

Hammerlein, hâm'mer-līn', [Lat. MALLE'OLUS,] (FELIX.) a Swiss theologian, born in Zurich in 1389. He distinguished himself at the Council of Bâle by his zeal for the maintenance of discipline. He wrote many religious treaties which religious treatises, which exposed him to persecution, and was condemned to perpetual detention in a convent, where he died about 1460.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hammer-Purgstall, von, fon ham'mer poorg'stal', (JOSEPH,) BARON, an eminent German Orientalist and historian, was born at Grätz, in Styria, in 1774. He was a friend of Goethe, Herder, and Wieland in his youth. In 1802 he went to Constantinople as secretary of legation, and in 1807 he returned to Vienna, where he chiefly resided. He was appointed interpreter to the imperial court about 1815, and aulic councillor in 1817. He spoke and wrote ten foreign languages, among which were the Persian, Arabic, Greek, and Turkish. His literary career was long and prosperous. He was elected president of the Academy of Vienna in 1847, and was an associate of the French Institute. Probably no other European has been so successful in the illustration of the manners, history, and literature of the Mussulmans. His histories history, and literature of the Mussulmans. His histories are the most complete that we have on the subjects of which he treats. One of his chief works is a "History of the Ottoman Empire," ("Geschichte des Osmanischen Reichs," 10 vols., 1827–35.) He was author of numerous other works, among which are a "History of Ottoman Poetry," (4 vols., 1836–38,) and a "History of Arabic Literature," ("Literaturgeschichte der Araber," 7 vols. 4to, 1850–56.) He also translated poems from the Persian, Arabic, etc. His original name was JOSEPH HAMMER; but, having in 1837 inherited certain estates of the Counts of Purgstall, he added their name to his own, and was created a baron. Died in 1856.

and parliamentary eloquence. In 1720 he edited a "New Miscellany of Original Poems," some of which were his

own productions. Died in 1738.

Hammond, (HENRY,) an English divine and author, born at Chertsey in 1605, was appointed Archdeacon of Chichester in 1643, and canon of Christ Church, Oxford, in 1645. Being a zealous royalist, he attended Charles I. as chaplain while he was a prisoner in 1646-47. He was an excellent orator, and an author of superior merit. Among his works are "A Practical Catechism," (1644,) "Paraphrase and Annotations on the New Testament, (1653.) "Paraphrase and Annotations on the Book of Psalms," (1659.) and "A Pacific Discourse on God's Grace and Decrees," (1660.) "I would recommend," says Dr. Johnson, "Lowth and Patrick on the Old Testament, and Hammond on the New." Died in 1660.

See BISHOP FELL, "Life of H. Hammond," 1661; R. FULMAN, "Life of H. Hammond," 1684.

Hammond, (JABEZ D.,) an American lawyer and writer. He represented a district of New York in Conwriter. He represented a district of New York in Congress in 1815-17, and was elected regent of the University of New York in 1845. He wrote a "Political History of New York," (2 vols., 1843.) and a "Life of Silas Wright." Died at Cherry Valley in 1855.

Ham'mond, (Jakes) M.P., an English poet, son of Anthony, noticed above, was born about 1710. He was equerry to the Prince of Wales, and sat in Parliament in 1741. He wrote "Love Elegies," (partly translated or imitated from Tibullus.) Died in 1742.

Hammond, (James Hamilton), a politician, born in Newberry district. South Carolina, in 1807. He was a

Newberry district, South Carolina, in 1807. He was a nullifier about 1832, was elected to Congress in 1835, and was chosen Governor of South Carolina in 1842. In 1857 he became a United States Senator. Died in 1861.

Hammond, (LE ROY,) COLONEL, an American officer, born in Richmond county, Virginia, about 1740. He removed to South Carolina, where he fought against the British in 1776-82 and distinguished himself as a leader

in guerilla warfare. Died about 1800.

Hammond, (MARCUS C. M.,) a military writer, a brother of James H. Hammond, noticed above, was born in Newberry district, South Carolina, in 1814, and graduated at West Point in 1836. He wrote for the "Southern Quarterly" a series of essays on the Mexican war.

Hammond, (SAMUEL,) an able American officer, born

Hammond, (Samuel,) an able American officer, born in Richmond county, Virginia, in 1757. He served with distinction at King's Mountain, Cowpens, Eutaw, and other battles in South Carolina and Georgia. He was appointed civil and military commandant of Upper Louisiana about 1805. In 1831 he became secretary of state of South Carolina. Died in 1842.

Hammond, (WILLIAM A.,) an American surgeon and distinguished medical writer, born in Annapolis, Maryland, August 28, 1828, graduated as M.D. at the University of New York in 1848, and entered the army as assistant surgeon. In October, 1860, he was appointed professor of anatomy and physiology in the University of Maryland. In 1861 he re-entered the army, was of Maryland. In 1861 he re-entered the army, was appointed surgeon-general in April, 1862, and was dis-

appointed surgeon-general in April, 1862, and was dismissed in August, 1864. He has published, besides other valuable works, "Military Hygiene," (1863,) and "Sleep and its Derangements," (1869.)

Hamon, ½ mon', (Jean,) a distinguished Jansenist writer, was born at Cherbourg in 1618. He entered the monastery of Port-Royal about 1650, before which he had acquired distinction by his talents. He was extended abstenciation of the latest abstenciation of the latest abstenciation of the latest and the latest abstenciation of the latest account of the latest abstenciation of the latest account of the la tremely abstemious or ascetic in his way of life. He wrote treatises on prayer and on solitude, and other devotional works, the morality and unction of which entitle him to rank with the best writers of Port-Royal. He practised medicine before and after his retirement from

the world. Died in 1687.

"Tout brillant de savoir, d'esprit et d'éloquence, Il courut au désert chercher l'obscurité."—Boileau. See Thomas Durossé, "Histoire de Port-Royal;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hamon, (JEAN LOUIS,) a French painter of genre, born at Plouha (Côtes-du-Nord) in 1821. His works are admired for grace, finesse, and subtlety of idea and execution. Among his master-pieces are "My Sister is not here," (1853,) "Cupid and his Flock," (1855,)

and "The Butterfly Chained," ("Le Papillon enchaîné,"

(1857.) He died in May, 1874.

Hamp'den, (JOHN,) an illustrious English patriot and statesman, born in London in 1594, was the eldest son of William Hampden of Hampden and Elizabeth Cromwell, who was aunt of the Protector, Oliver Cromwell. He inherited at an early age the ample estate of his ancestors, in the county of Bucks. Having been educated at Oxford, he became in 1613 a student in the Inner Temple, and attained proficiency both in literature and law. While a student, he was chosen to write an epithalamium on the marriage of the princess Elizabeth, eight lamium on the marriage of the princess Elizabeth, sister of Charles I. In 1619 he married Elizabeth Symeon, and in the next year was returned to Parliament by the borough of Grampound. Of his private life not many particulars have been recorded. It appears that party spirit and detraction failed to find any vice in his morals spirit and detraction faned to find any vice it ins inorais or any vulnerable point in his character. Clarendon mentions a change which occurred in his habits, probably, about the age of twenty-five. "On a sudden," he says, "from a life of great pleasure and license, he retired to extraordinary sobriety and strictness." But even after this change "he preserved his natural cheerfulness and above all a flowing courteer to all men." Hampden represented Wendover in the House of Commons in 1625, and also in the next Parliament, which met in 1626 and denied the right of the king to levy tonnage and poundage without their consent. When the king resorted to a forced loan, Hampden, with many others, refused to pay his portion, and was imprisoned. Having been restored to liberty, he entered Parliament in 1628, and distinguished himself by his industry and capacity for business. The king having resolved to dispense with Parliaments, Hampden retired to his estate in 1629, and passed many years in rural occupations. In 1636 he obtained great credit and popularity by his firm resistance to the arbitrary measures of the court in reference to ship-money. The sum required of him was only a few shillings; but, as he considered the demand despotic in principle and tendency, he thought it his duty to abide by the constitution, and refused to pay a farthing. Towards the end of 1636 this great cause was tried in the Exchequer Chamber before all the (twelve) judges of England. The arguments of the counsel occupied about twelve days. Four of the judges decided in Hamp-

den's favour, and seven or eight against him.

Many Puritans now sought a refuge from persecution and oppression by emigration to America under the auspices of Lord Say and Lord Brooke. Hampden, perceiving that neither his person nor his property was safe, determined to follow their example. In 1638, in company with his cousin, Oliver Cromwell, he took passage in a ship on the point of sailing to America, when the voyage was arrested by an order of Council, and the two friends remained, to teach despotic power an ever-memorable lesson. In 1640 the king called the famous Long Parliament, in which Hampden sat as a member for Bucks, being regarded as the leader of the opposition and the most popular man in England. "He was," says Macaulay, "a greater master of parliamentary tactics than any man of his time. . . . His speaking was ready, weighty, perspicuous, condensed. He seldom rose till late in a debate." In 1641 the court proposed to form of Bedford, and to select Hampden as tutor of the Prince of Wales; but the death of the earl prevented this desirable consummation. During the stormy debate which attended the passage of the Grand Remonstrance, when the excited disputants were near coming to blows, they were pacified, as an eye-witness states, "by the sagacity and great calmness of Mr. Hampden."

On the 3d of January, 1642, the king sent the attorney-general to impeach Hampden, Pym, Hollis, and two other members of the House, on a charge of high treason. As the Commons refused to surrender these members, Charles went in person, with his guards, to arrest them in their seats; but the five members had retired a few minutes before, and escaped from his grasp. This desperate attempt against the privilege of Parliament excited the greatest indignation. The city of London rose in arms. In a few days the Commons openly defied the court, and the citizens escorted the accused members in triumph back to their seats in Westminster. When the news reached Buckinghamshire, four thousand freeholders rode to London to defend their representative.

When all attempts to negotiate had failed between the two parties, Hampden received a commission as colonel, and raised a regiment in his own county. They wore the device "Vestigia nulla retrorsum," a fitting motto for one whose character was so straightforward and determined. As a member of the committee of public safety, he was incessantly employed in a variety of labours. Had he lived a few years longer, it is probable he would have been commander-in-chief. He took part in the battle of Edgehill, and in several skirmishes, exposing his person with a bravery bordering on rashness. In June, 1643, Prince Rupert, returning from a marauding expedition, encountered Hampden, with a small troop, on Chalgrove field. In the first charge Hampden received a fatal shot in the shoulder; and a few days after the great Commoner expired.

He left three sons and six daughters, whose mother died in 1634. Clarendon, though a political opponent, renders the following tribute to his memory: "He was indeed a very wise man, and possessed with the most absolute spirit of popularity, and the most absolute faculties to govern the people, of any man I ever knew... His reputation of honesty was universal.... The eyes of all men were fixed upon him as their patrice. pater, and the pilot that must steer the vessel through the tempests that threatened it."

See LORD NUGENT, "Memorials of Hampden," 1832; MACAULAY'S review of the same, in his "Essays;" CLARENDON, "History of the Rebellion;" JOHN FORSTER, "Lives of Eminent British Statesmen;" HUME, "History of England," chap. lvi.; GUIZOT, "Histoire de la Révolution d'Angletere;" HALLAM, "Constitutional History of England;" ISAAC DISRAELI, "Eliot, Hampden, and Pym," 1832.

Hampden, (Rev. RENN DICKSON,) an English divine and scholar, born in Barbadoes about 1794. He became a Fellow of Oriel College, Oxford, where he was also a reflow of Oriel College, Oxford, where he was also sophical Evidence of Christianity," (1827,) and "The Scholastic Philosophy in its Relation to Christian Theology," (1832.) In 1836 he was appointed by the Whig ministry regius professor of divinity at Oxford. This appointment gave rise to a fierce controversy. It was condemned by the high-church party, who charged Hampden with unsoundness of doctrine; and it was stigmatized by Southey as "an insult to the University." He became Bishop of Hereford in 1847. He contributed able articles on Socrates, Plato, and Aristotle to the "Encyclopædia Britannica." Died in 1868.

Hampden, (RICHARD,) a son of the great John Hampden, was a Whig member of the House of Commons in 1689, also a commissioner of the treasury, and member of the privy council. In 1690 he was made chancellor of the exchequer,—"probably to reward him for the moderation of his conduct," says Macaulay.

See Macaulay's "History of England," vol. ii. chap. x.; vol. iii.

Ham'per, (WILLIAM,) an English biographer and antiquary, born at Birmingham in 1776. He served as magistrate in Warwickshire. Among his works were several antiquarian treatises in the "Gentleman's Magazine," and "The Life, Diary, and Correspondence of Sir William Dugdale," (1837,) which contains valuable historical information. Died in 1831.

Hamp'ton, (Rev. JAMES,) an English translator, who published a version of the "General History" of Polybius, 4to. 1756–72.) with a preface by Dr. Johnson.

(2 vols. 4to, 1756-72,) with a preface by Dr. Johnson. "The English translator," says Gibbon, "has preserved the admirable sense and improved the coarse original."

Died in 1778.

Hamp'ton, (WADE,) an American general, born in South Carolina in 1755. He served in the Revolutionary war, and gained the rank of brigadier-general in 1809.

He commanded an army which made an unsuccessful invasion of Canada in October, 1813. Died in 1835.

Hampton, (WADE,) a grandson of the preceding, was born at Columbia or Charleston, South Carolina, about 1828, or, as others say, in 1818. He took arms against the Union in 1861, served as a brigadier-general at the

battle of Antietam, September, 1862, and was wounded at Gettysburg, July, 1863. Having been raised to the rank of major-general, he commanded all the cavalry of Lee's army in Virginia in the summer of 1864. He served in South Carolina in February, 1865, and, according to the report of General Sherman, "ordered that all cotton, public and private, should be moved into the streets [of Columbia] and fired." Generals Hampton and Sherman mutually accused each other of burning Columbia. He was elected Governor of South Carolina in 1876, and

was elected Governor of South Carolina in 1870, and United States senator two years later.

Hamsfort, hāms/fort, (Cornelius,) a Danish historian, who published in 1585 a succession of Kings of Denmark from Dan to Frederick II. He also wrote a "Chronology of Danish History." Died in 1627.

Hamza, hām/zā, surnamed Al-Hādee, (or Al-Hādf,) i.e. "the Director," called by some authorities the founder of the sect of the Druses, flourished in Cairo about the year 1000. He wrote the "Book of Testimonies to the Mysteries of the Unity," thought by some to rival the Koran.

Hamza, or Hamzah, was also the name of one of Mohammed's foster-brothers. He fell at Bedr, 622 A.D.

Hanbal. See IBN-HANBAL.

Hancarville, d', dôn'kắr'vèl', the title of an ingenious French antiquary, whose proper name was PIERRE FRAN-ÇOIS **Hugues**, (hüg,) born at Nancy in 1719. He lived many years in Italy, and attained some skill in design. He published a splendid work entitled "Etruscan, Greek, and Roman Antiquities, drawn from the Cabinet of Sir William Hamilton," (4 vols., Naples, 1766,) and "Researches into the Origin, Spirit, and Progress of the Arts in Greece," (1785.) Died in Padua in 1805.

Hanckius, hank'e-us, or Hanke, hank'eh, (MARTIN,)

a German philologist, born near Breslau in 1633. became professor of history in Breslau in 1631. He became professor of history in Breslau in 1661, and afterwards inspector of the Lutheran schools. He wrote a useful work on Roman historians, entitled "De Romanarum Rerum Scriptoribus," (1669–75,) and several interesting works on the civil and literary history of Silesia, among which is a work on learned Silesians, "De Silesia, among which is a work on learned Silesians, "De Silesia, and the silesians of the si siis Indigenis eruditis ab Anno 1165 ad Annum 1550," (1707.) Died in 1709.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Caspar Naumann, "Martinalia Christiana, seu Concio funebris in Obitum M. Hanckii," 1710.

Han'cock, (John,) an American statesman, born in Quincy, Massachusetts, January 12, 1737, graduated at Harvard in 1754. He became a merchant of Boston, and heir to a large fortune. His wife was a daughter of Edmund Quincy. He was chosen a member of the House of Representatives of Massachusetts in 1766, became a bold assertor of liberty, and was president of the Provincial Congress in 1774. In June, 1775, Governor Gage offered a pardon to all the rebels except Samuel Adams and John Hancock. He was chosen Samuel Adams and John Hancock. He was chosen president of the Continental Congress in 1775, and signed the Declaration of Independence in 1776. Having resigned his seat in Congress, on account of ill health, in October, 1777, he was elected Governor of Massachusetts in 1780. He was a very popular Governor, and was annually re-elected, except for the years 1785 and 1786, until his death. His eloquence, his affable disposition, and his polithed manuaer rendered him groups. sition, and his polished manners rendered him a general favourite. As a presiding officer, he was dignified and very successful. He made a generous use of his fortune, and was a liberal benefactor to Harvard College. Died

in October, 1793.

See Goodrich, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence;" BANCROFT, "History of the United States."

Hancock, (WINFIELD SCOTT,) a distinguished American general, born in Montgomery county, Pennsylvania, in 1824. He graduated at West Point in 1844, and served as lieutenant in the Mexican war, (1846–47,) after which he was employed for several years in Missouri. In 1855 he obtained the rank of captain. He was appointed a brigadier-general of volunteers in 1861, and served with distinction in the army of the Potomac in the spring of 1862. He took part in the battle of Antietam, September, 1862, and when General Richardson was killed there, succeeded him as commander of a division, which

he directed at Fredericksburg in December of that year. ne directed at Fredericksburg in December of that year. He commanded a corps at the battle of Gettysburg, July 1-3, 1863, where he was wounded. In the spring of 1864 he obtained command of the second corps of the army of General Grant. His corps captured nearly 4000 prisoners, and twenty pieces of cannon, in the battle fought near Spottsylvania Court-House on the 12th of May, 1864. He was promoted to the rank of brigadier-general of the regular army. In August, 1867, he was May, 1864. He was promoted to the rank of brigadier-general of the regular army. In August, 1867, he was appointed commander of the fifth military district, comprising Louisiana and Texas. He resigned that position in March, 1868. He received at the National Democratic Convention of July, 1868, one hundred and fortyfour and a half votes as a candidate for the Presidency, and was nominated for the Presidency in 1880.

Hand, hant, (Ferdinand Gotthelf,) a German philologist, born at Plauen, in Saxony, in 1786. He was professor of Greek literature in the University of Jena a "Treatise on Latin Style," ("Lehrbuch des Lateinischen Stil," 1833,) and "Æsthetics of the Musical Art," (2 vols., 1837-41.) Died in 1851.

See GUSTAV QUECK, "F. G. Hand nach seinem Leben und Wirken dargestellt," 1852.

Hăn'đel, [Ger. HÄNDEL or HAENDEL, hên'del,] (GEORGE FREDERICK,) one of the most excellent, profound, and original of musical composers, was born at Halle, in Prussian Saxony, on the 24th of February, 1684. He manifested in childhood a ruling passion for music, which he studied first under Zachau of Halle, and composed sonatas at the age of ten. In 1703 he became connected with the Opera of Hamburg, where in the next year he produced his "Almeria" with great success. He visited Italy in 1708, and composed his first Italian opera, "Rodrigo," which was performed at Florence. Having produced other operas, etc. at Venice and Rome, he went to England in 1710, and composed the music for the opera "Rinaldo," which was greatly In 1712 he settled in England, and in 1714 admired. became chapel-master of George I.

About 1720 he was engaged as manager of the new Academy of Music founded by the English nobility, and composed the opera "Radamista," which was received with great enthusiasm. After he had produced many other operas, he retired from the direction of the Academy in 1728. He lost nearly all his fortune, £10,000, in an unsuccessful attempt to support another opera-house between 1728 and 1740. Thenceforth devoting himself to sacred music, which is the chief foundation of his celebrity, he composed the oratorio of "Saul," (1740,) and in 1741 his sublime master-piece, the "Messiah, which was received with immense applause. Among his other oratorios (the words of all of which are English) are "Samson," "Moses in Egypt," "Joshua," (1747,)

and "Jephthah," (1751.)

He became blind in 1751, but continued for several He became blind in 1751, but continued to several years to conduct his oratorios in public concerts. He died in April, 1759, and was buried in Westminster Abbey. Handel is regarded by some critics as the greatest composer that ever lived. He was chiefly preminent in maiesty and sublimity of conception. The centennial anniversary of his birth was celebrated in London, in 1784, with great éclat.

London, in 1784, with great èctat.

See "Life of Handel" in Burney's "History of Music;" Eschenburg, "Life of Handel," (in German, 1785; MATHESON, "Life of Handel," (in German, 1761; FÉTIS, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" J. M. Weissbeck, "Der grosse Musikus G. F. Händel im Universalruhme," 1805; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1857; "Fraser's Magazine" for September, 1857; "British Quarterly Review" for January, 1862.

Handjeri. See Hanjeri.

Handmann, hånt'mån, (EMANUEL,) a Swiss painter of history and portraits, born at Bâle in 1718; died in

Haneefah or Hanîfa, hå-nee'få, (Aboo-al-Nomân-Ibn-Tâbet, (Abû-al-Nomân-Ibn- (or Ebn-) Thâbet—â'bōō âl no-mân' Ib'n tâ'bet,) the founder of the sect of Haneefites, the first of the four orthodox sects among Mohammedans, was born at Cufâ about 700 A.D. This sect prevails chiefly among the Turks and Tartars. They are called by an Arabian writer followers of reason, while the other three sects are called followers of tradition, as

being more tenacious of the traditions of the prophet. Haneefa died in prison at Bagdåd in 767. He was imprisoned because he refused to act as kådi, or judge, alleging that he was unfit for the office. It is said that while in prison he read the Koran through seven thousand times.

See Sale's "Koran," Preliminary Discourse.

Hänel or Haenel, hä'nel, (ERNST JULIUS,) a German sculptor, born at Dresden about 1810, executed a statue of Beethoven, which was erected at Bonn in 1845.

Hänel or Haenel, (GUSTAV FRIEDRICH,) an eminent German jurist, born in 1792 at Leipsic, where he became professor of law about 1838. He edited "Ulpianus de Edendo," (1838,) "Codex Theodosianus," (1839–42,) and other works.

Hänel, Haenel, or Handl, håndl, (JAKOB,) surnamed GALLUS, a German composer, born in Carniola about

Gallus, a German composer, born in Carniola about 1550, was imperial chapel-master at Vienna. His 'Media in Vita'' is esteemed a master-piece. Died in 1590.

Hanfstängel or Hanfstaengel, hånf'stång'el, (Franz,) a German lithographer, born in Upper Bavaria in 1804. His chief work is "The Principal Pictures in the Royal Gallery of Dresden," (1836–52.)

Hang'er, (Colonel George,) a whimsical English writer, born in 1760, was a younger son of Lord Coleraine. Among his works is his "Life, Adventures, and Opinions," (1801.) Died in 1824.

Hangest, de, deh hôn'zhêst', (Jérôme,) a French theologian, born at Compièrne, wrote against Luther. Died

logian, born at Compiègne, wrote against Luther. Died

in 1538.

Hanîfa. See HANEEFAH.

Hanjeri or Handjeri, hån'jeh-ree, (ALEXANDER,) PRINCE, a noted linguist, born at Constantinople in 1760, was appointed Hospodar of Moldavia by the Sultan in 1807. He removed to Moscow about 1821. He compiled a "Dictionary of the French, Arabic, Persian, and Turkish Languages," (3 vols., 1844.) Died at Moscow in 1854

Hanka, hank'a, (Wenceslaus,) a distinguished Bohemian antiquary and critic, born at Horenowes in 1791. He was liberally educated at Prague, and about 1820 became librarian of the Bohemian Museum of that city. He discovered in 1817, at Kralodvor, a precious manuscript of old Bohemian poems, which are greatly admired, and of which he published an edition, called "Kralodvorsky Rukopis," (1817.) He published a "Collection of Bohemian Poems of the Thirteenth and Fourteenth Centuries," (5 vols., 1817–25,) and other works. Hanke. See Hanckius, (Martin.)

Hanke. See HANCKIUS, (MARTIN.)

Hanke, hånk'eh, (HENRIETTE WILHELMINE,) a successful German novelist, originally named ARNDT, was born at Jauer, in Silesia, in 1785. She produced about one hundred volumes of novels, among which we may name "Claudia," (1825.) "The Pearls," (1836.) and "My Winter Garden," (1854.)

Hänke or Haenke, henk'eh, (THADDEUS,) a Bohemian naturalist and traveller, born at Kreibitz in 1761, visited Mexico and the islands of the South Sea. Died in Peru in 1817. A description of the plants which he collected was published in 1825.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie,"

Han'mer, (JONATHAN,) an English nonconformist minister, born at Barnstaple; died in 1687.

Hanmer, (MEREDITH,) an English scholar and divine, born in 1543. He produced a translation of the "Ecclesiastic Histories of Eusebius, Socrates, and Evagrius,"

(1577.) Died in 1604.

Hanmer, (Sir Thomas,) an English legislator, born about 1676, was for thirty years a member of the House of Commons, of which he was chosen Speaker in 1713.

He published an edition of Shakspeare on which much time and labour were expended, (1744.) Died in 1746.

See SIR H. BUNBURY, "Life of Sir Thomas Hanmer," 1838.

Hann, (James,) an English mathematician, born about 1799; died in London in 1856.
Han'na, (Rev. William), Ll.D., a British clergyman, a son-in-law of the eminent Dr. Chalmers, was born at Belfast in 1808. He became editor of the "North British Review" about 1846, and afterwards edited the "Memoirs of the Life and Writings of Dr. Chalmers," (4 vols.,

1849-52.) In 1850 he became colleague of Dr. Guthrie וה Saint John's Church, Edinburgh. He published about 1868 a "Life of Christ," (6 vols.) Died in 1882.

Han'nah, [Heb. תור Heb. אור, a Hebrew matron, was the wife of Elkanah, and the mother of the prophet Samuel.

See I. Samuel i. and ii.

Han'nay, (JAMES,) a successful British writer of Harmay, (JAMES,) a successful british writer of fiction, was born at Dumfries in 1827. He served about five years in the royal navy, from which he retired in 1845. He contributed to several periodicals and journals, and gained distinction by his novel "Singleton Fontenoy," (3 vols., 1850.) Among his other works are "Satire and Satirists," (1853.) and "Eustace Conyers,"

Hanneken or Hannecken, hån'neh-ken, (MEM-NON,) a German Lutheran minister, born at Blaxen, in

Oldenburg, in 1595; died in 1671.

His son, PHILIPP LUDWIG, born at Marburg in 1637, was a writer on theology. Died in 1706.

Hanneman, han'neh-man', (ADRIAN,) a Dutch portrict borner the large short 1619. trait-painter, born at the Hague about 1610. He worked in his native place with a high reputation, and was patronized by the princes of the house of Nassau.

patronized by the princes of the house of Nassau. He also painted allegorical subjects. Died after 1666.

Hannetaire, ħān'tān', (Jean Nicolas Servandoni—sēn'vōn'do'ne',) a French comedian, born at Grenoble in 1718, excelled in the personation of Molière's characters. He wrote "Observations on the Art of a Comedian," (1764,) which was often reprinted. "This work," says Marmontel, "is one of the few whose fault is too great brevity." Died in 1780.

Han'nī-bal, a grandson of that Hamilcar who was killed in 480 B.C. He invaded Sicily with a large army in 400 B.C., and defeated the Syracusans at Himera. He

in 409 B.C., and defeated the Syracusans at Himera. He

died at Agrigentum in 406.

Hannibal, a son of Gisco, a general of the first Punic war. He ravaged the coast of Italy with a large fleet in 261 B.C., and was defeated in a great naval battle by Duilius in 260. He was killed by his mutinous troops

about 258 B.C.

Han'ni-bal or An'ni-bal, [Gr. 'Avvißag; Fr. Anni-Bal, ā'ne'bāl'; It. Annibale, ān-ne-bā'la, or Annibal, ān-ne-bāl',] one of the greatest generals that ever lived, was born about 247 B.C. He was the son of the Carthaginian commander Hamilcar Barca, who was killed in battle in 229 B.C. When he was but nine years old, he was taken to Spain by his father, who then caused him solemnly to swear on the altar of the gods an eternal hostility to the Romans, -an oath which he appears never to have forgotten. This anecdote was related by Hannibal himself, many years later, to Antiochus the Great, King of Syria. Hannibal was present at the battle in which his father fell, and had already given proof of superior military genius in several campaigns in Spain. On the death of Hasdrubal, Hamilcar's son-in-law, (221 B.C.,) Hannibal became commander-in-chief of the army, then engaged in the subjugation of some Spanish tribes, which he completed in two campaigns, 221 and 220 B.C.

Early in the year 219 he attacked Saguntum, which was situated on the Iberus (Ebro) and was an ally of the Romans. The Saguntines defended their city with desperate courage, but it was taken after a siege of eight months. This was the beginning of the second Punic war, which Hannibal did not wish to avert or postpone. Having resolved upon the invasion of Italy, he crossed the Ebro in the spring of 218 B.C. with about 100,000 men; but his army was greatly reduced in number before he reached the Rhone. In his march across the Alps, which was one of the most remarkable military achievements of antiquity, he was opposed by the Gaulish mountaineers, and lost about 30,000 men. Great diversity of opinion has prevailed among the learned in respect to the route by which he crossed the Alps. According to some ancient authors, he removed the rocks which obstructed his passage by means of vinegar:

"Diducit scopulos et montem rumpit aceto."*

JUVENAL, Satire X.

When he entered the plains of Piedmont, he had about 26,000 men, of whom 6000 were cavalry and all were veterans. He met a Roman army, commanded by Publius Scipio, near the Ticinus, (now Ticino,) and gained a victory in a battle between the cavalry of the two armies. Scipio retreated to Placentia, and was joined by another army, under the consul T. Sempronius, who, confiding in the superior numbers of the Romans, eagerly offered battle on the banks of the Trebia. Hannibal gained here a complete victory about the end of 218, and in the ensuing winter increased his army by numerous recruits ensuing winter increased his army by numerous rectures obtained among the friendly tribes of Gauls. In the spring of 217 he entered Etruria, and encountered a Roman army under the consul Flaminius, whom he defeated in a great battle at Lake Thrasymene. Hannibal took in this action about 15,000 prisoners, many of whom were Italian allies of the Romans. The victorial tributes are the support of rious general liberated without ransom these Italians, in the hope that by this course he might detach some states of Italy from the alliance with Rome. He next marched into Apulia, where he passed a great part of the summer, during which the dictator Fabius took command of the Roman army and adopted a defensive policy. Hannibal entered and devastated the fertile plains of Campania, but could not induce Fabius to risk a general battle. The Carthaginian army remained in winter-quarters at Geronium until late in the spring of 216 B.C.

The Romans raised an army of about 90,000 men, commanded by the consuls L. Æmilius Paulus and C. Terentius Varro, who gave battle to Hannibal on the banks of the Aufidus, near Cannæ, in Apulia, in the summer of 216 B.C. The army of Hannibal was probably much inferior in number to that of the Romans. The battle of Cannæ, which was one of the most memorable and decisive in universal history, resulted in the rout and almost total destruction of the Roman army. It is estimated by Livy and others that more than 40,000 Romans, including eighty senators, fell on this day; and many thousands were taken prisoners. Hannibal lost

at Cannæ about 4500 men.

According to some military critics, Hannibal failed to improve and follow up this victory with due vigour and celerity by an advance against the Roman capital. The Apulians, Lucanians, and Bruttians declared in favour Carthage soon after the victory at Cannæ; but the Romans maintained the contest with a resolute and unfaltering spirit, and resorted to the extreme measure of arming their slaves.

Hannibal took about the end of 216 the large and opulent city of Capua, the second city of Italy, and there passed the ensuing winter, which is considered as the turning-point in the fortune of the war. According to ancient rhetoricians, his soldiers were enervated by their luxurious life in Capua; but Hannibal continued to gain victories wherever he commanded in person. The Romans, however, changed their plan of operations, and adhered to a defensive and Fabian policy, instead of operations, and always army to the anomy. No decision buttleposing a large army to the enemy. No decisive battles were fought in the campaigns of 215 and 214 B.C. Hanand made himself master of Tarentum in 213. In the year 212 Hasdrubal gained a victory over the two Scipios in Spain, and Hannibal defeated Cneius Fulvius at Herdonea; but he lost Capua, which was taken in 211. His principal adversaries at this period were Fabius Cunctator and M. Marcellus, who had recently returned from the conquest of Syracuse. The latter was led into an ambush by Hannibal and was killed in 208 B.C. Hannibal expected to be reinforced by his brother Hasdrubal, who crossed the Alps with an army and entered Cis-alpine Gaul; but before he could effect a junction with Hannibal he was defeated and killed by the Romans, on the Metaurus, in 207 B.C. This was an irreparable dis-aster to the Carthaginians, who after that defeat ceased to act on the offensive. Having concentrated his forces in the peninsula of Bruttium, Hannibal defended himself against superior numbers for nearly four years, during which he displayed great fertility of resources and mastery of defensive tactics. He erected near Crotona a column, on which he inscribed the principal events of his great expedition.

^{*} Literally, "He separates the rocks and breaks the mountain with vinegar."—Respecting this much-vexed question, the reader is referred to the works named at the close of this article.

In the mean time, Scipio Africanus had passed with a victorious army from Spain into Africa, and had gained several victories over the Carthaginians, who urged Hannibal to return to the defence of his native country.

About the end of 203 he evacuated Italy and moved his army by sea to Leptis, in Africa. The statement that an nterview occurred between Hannibal and Scipio is discredited by some historians. In 202 B.C. they fought the decisive battle of Zama, in which Hannibal was defeated and about 20,000 Carthaginians were slain. The Carthaginians sued for peace, and in 201 B.C. concluded a treaty of which the Romans dictated the terms. Thus ended the second Punic war, in which Hannibal had received little aid from the government of Carthage, and had won a long series of victories by his own personal influence, resources, and military genius.

He next turned his attention to political affairs, effected some reforms in the administration, and was chosen chief magistrate of the republic. He also made constitutional changes which reduced the power of the judges and the By these reforms he incurred the enmity aristocracy. of a powerful faction, which excited the suspicion of the for a powerfur faction, which can be a powerful faction, which has been at by a charge that Hannibal was instigating Autisches of Suria to wage war against Rome. The Antiochus of Syria to wage war against Rome. The Romans having demanded the expulsion of Hannibal, he retired to the court of Antiochus about 194 B.C., and was received with great honour. The King of Syria soon after commenced hostilities against the Romans, and employed Hannibal as a commander, but would not follow his advice in the conduct of the war. peace was restored between Antiochus and the Romans, in 190 B.C., Hannibal took refuge at the court of Prusias, King of Bithynia. The Romans sent an embassy to demand the surrender of the fugitive, which Prusias did not refuse; but Hannibal killed himself by poison, and thus escaped the power of his enemies, in 183 B.C.

Plutarch mentions a report that Hannibal and Scipio once met at Ephesus after the battle of Zama, and fell into conversation about great generals. Hannibal asserted that Alexander was the greatest general the world had ever seen, that Pyrrhus was the second, and himself the third. Scipio smiled at this, and said, "But what rank would you have placed yourself in if I had not conquered you?" "O Scipio," said he, "then I would not have placed myself the third, but the first." ("Life of T. Q. Flaminius.") His temperance and fortitude are extolled by several ancient writers. Polybius expresses his admiration of the wonderful management by which for a series of years he maintained his authority over an

for a series of years he maintained his authority over an army composed of many different nations.

See Polybus, "History;" Cornelius Nepos, "Life of Hannibal;" Bernewitz, "Leben Hannibals," 1802; Plutarch, "Life of Fabius Maximus;" Arnold, "History of Rome," vol. iii; Nebeuhr, "Lectures on Roman History," vol. i.; Vaudoncourt, "Historie des Campagnes d'Annibal en Italie," 3 vols., 1812; Becker, "History of the Second Punic War," (in German;) Rollin, 'Ancient History;" A. Gérard, "Résumé des Campagnes d'Annibal," 1844; H. L. Long, "March of Hannibal from the Rhone to the Alps," 1831; John Whitaker, "Course of Hannibal over the Alps ascertaimed," 2 vols., 1794.

Han'lo, ICT "Annowla famous Carthaginian navia-

Han'no, [Gr. 'Aννων,] a famous Carthaginian navigator, supposed to have lived about 500 B.C. He commanded an expedition sent to explore the coast of Africa beyond the pillars of Hercules. A Greek version of the account of his voyage (Περίπλους) has come down to us. Geographers and critics have discussed at great length the questions of the date and extent of his voyage, which remain undetermined.

Hanno, a Carthaginian general, who commanded in the war against Agathocles, King of Sicily. He was killed in a battle near Carthage about 309 B.C.

Hanno, a Carthaginian general, who commanded in Sicily in the first Punic war. He was defeated by the Romans in a great battle near Agrigentum in 262 B.C. and recalled to Carthage. Hanno and Hamilcar commanded jointly at the naval battle of Ecnomus, where

the Romans gained the victory in 256 B.C.

Hanno, a Carthaginian admiral, commanded in a great naval battle near Sicily in the year 241 B.C., in which he was defeated by the Roman consul Lutatius Catulus. This action terminated the first Punic war, and secured to Rome the empire of the sea. He was punished with death for this disaster by the senate of Carthage.

Hanno, a son of Bomilcar, a Carthaginian general who, in the second Punic war, followed Hannibal in his invasion of Italy. He commanded the right wing at the battle of Cannæ, 216 B.C., after which, at the head of a separate force, he took Crotona. He was defeated near Beneventum by Tiberius Gracchus in 214, but he routed the army of L. Pomponius in the next year. Having returned to Carthage after Scipio had invaded Africa, he commanded the army for a short time until the arrival of Hannibal, in 202 B.C.

See Livy, "History of Rome," books xxi., xxiii., xxv., and xxvii.; Appian, "Punica."

Hanno, surnamed THE GREAT, (a title which his actrainio, striamed THE CREAT, (a title which his actions apparently did not justify,) was the leader of the aristocratic party of Carthage, and a political rival of Hamilcar Barca. Having acquired distinction in Africa during the first Punic war, he was appointed in 240 B.C. to command the army against the revolted mercenaries. After the enemy had surprised his camp, his incompetence became so apparent that the senate cave the comtence became so apparent that the senate gave the command to Hamilcar Barca, or perhaps divided it between him and Hanno. He maintained in the councils of Carthage a persistent hostility to the influence and policy of Hamilcar and his son Hannibal, and opposed the prosecution of the second Punic war, (217-201 B.C.)

See Livy, "History of Rome," books xxi., xxiii., and xxx.

Hanouman or Hanooman. See Hanumân. Hanriot. See HENRIOT.

Hanriot. See Herrich.

Han'sard, (Luke.) an English printer, born at Norwich in 1752. He became printer to the House of Commons, and published "Hansard's Parliamentary Debates." Died in 1828.

Hansemann, hân'seh-mân', (DAVID JUSTUS LUD-WIG,) an eminent Prussian financier and statesman, born merchant of Aix-la-Chapelle. About 1830 he began to advocate the adoption of the constitutional system of government in Prussia, and published a treatise "On the Constitutions of Prussia and Germany." He was afterwards one of the chief representatives of the Liberal In March, 1848, he became minister of finance, and in the ensuing June succeeded Camphausen as the head of a new cabinet. He lost his popularity, and resigned office in September of the same year. His policy accorded neither with that of the conservatives nor that of the advanced democrats.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Hansen, han'sen, (CHRISTIAN FREDRIK,) a Danish

Hansen, nan'sen, (CHRISTIAN FREDRIK,) a Danish architect, born at Copenhagen in 1756, designed the Raad-hus (Council-house) of Copenhagen. Died in 1645. Hansen, hän'sen, (MORITZ CHRISTOFFER.) a popular Norwegian novelist and poet, born at Modum in 1794, published novels entitled "Morgana," (1820,) "The Journal of Theodore," (1820,) and "Tone," (1843;) also, a "Garland of Norwegian Idyls," ("Norsk Idylkrands," 1821). Died in 1822 1831.) Died in 1842.

See M. NISSEN, "Norsk Bog Fortegnelse."

Hansen, hån'sen, (Peter Andreas,) a German astronomer, born at Tondern, in the duchy of Sleswick, in of Seeberg, near Gotha. He wrote "Researches on the Mutual Perturbations of Jupiter and Saturn," (1831,) a Latin treatise on "The Moon's Orbit," (1838,) and able

memoirs on the higher mathematics.

Hans-Sachs, hans saks, written also Hans-Sachse, a popular German poet, born at Nuremberg in 1494. He was a shoemaker, and became afterwards meister-He was a shoemaker, and became anciwards means sänger and a schoolmaster in his native city. He versified the Psalms and Proverbs of Scripture, and composed a great number of sacred and other comedies and tragedies, by which he acquired much celebrity. In theology he was a zealous disciple of Luther. Died in 1576. See "Retrospective Review," vol. x., 1824.

Hansteen, hån'stän, (Christoffer,) a Norwegian astronomer, born at Christiania in 1784. He obtained a chair of mathematics in that town in 1814, and published in 1819 "Researches on Terrestrial Magnetism," which attracted much attention. In 1828, 1829, and 1830 he performed an excursion to Siberia to promote the science of magnetism. About 1837 he was chosen to direct the triangulation of Norway. He wrote a "Manual of Geometry," (1835,) and other works, and became director of the Observatory of Christiania. Died in 1873.

See KRAFT og NYERUP, "Litteraturlexicon."

Hanstein, hån'stīn, (GOTTFRIED AUGUST LUDWIG,) a German Protestant theologian and pulpit orator, born at Magdeburg in 1761; died about 1820.

Hānumān, hān-ōo-mān', conimon Hindoo pron. hūn-ŏo-mān', [i.e. "having large jaws or cheeks," from the Sanscrit hānu, a "jaw" or "cheek,"] the name of the King of the Monkeys, in the Hindoo mythology. He is sometimes called the son of Pavana, the regent or god of the winds, perhaps in allusion to his extraordinary fleetness. He was the friend and prime minister of the god Râma, (which see.) He is represented as having been of such strength as to fly through the air a thousand miles, carrying a huge mountain in his arms. He is always represented in pictures with a tail, and sometimes with two and sometimes with ten arms.

See Moor, "Hindu Pantheon."

Hanusch, hâ'noosh, (Ignaz Johann,) a Bohemian philosopher, born at Prague in 1812. He published a "History of Philosophy from its Origin to the Suspension of the Philosophic Schools by Justinian," (1849,) and other works of merit. In 1849 he became professor of philosophy at Prague.

Hanvill. See Hauteville.

Hanvilli. See HAUTEVILLE.

Han'way, (JONAS,) a benevolent English merchant, born at Portsmouth in 1712, lived some years in Saint Petersburg. Having travelled on business in Persia, he published in 1753 an interesting "Journal of Travels through Russia into Persia," etc., and a "Historical Account of the British Trade over the Caspian Sea." He wrote many other works, and was chiefly instru-nental in the formation of the Marine Society and the Magdalen Charity. Died in 1786. See John Pugh, "Remarkable Occurrences in the Life of Jonas Hanway."

Han-Yu, hân yoo, called also Han-Wăn-Kung, (i.e. "duke or prince of literature,") a famous Chinese scholar and philosopher, who lived in the eighth century of our era. He wrote an "Examination into the Nature of Man," in which he criticises the doctrine of Mencius, who held that man's nature is good, and that of Siun, who maintained that it is evil. (See Siun-King.) Han-Yu taught that in the nature of man there are three grades, of which the highest is purely good; the middle is not a good but is grantle of high led, the lowest is not so good, but is capable of being led; the lowest grade is purely evil: it may be restrained, but not changed. Besides the essay referred to above, Han-Yu has left some other critical writings.

See Legge, "Chinese Classics," vol. ii.; also "Review of The Ethics of the Chinese," by the Rev. Griffith John, read before the North China Branch of the Royal Asiatic Society, November, 1859.

Haoucal. See Haukâl.

Hapsburg. See HABSBURG.

Haquin, hā'kwin, I., King of Norway, born in 915
A.D., was the fifth son of Harold Harfager. He was
educated as a Christian at the court of Athelstan of
England, and succeeded his father in 955. On account of his mildness and justice, he was surnamed THE GOOD. His attempt to introduce Christianity into Norway was met by violent resistance. In repelling an invasion by the sons of Eric, he was killed in 961.

See Saxo Grammaticus, "Historia Danica."

Hara, a name of Siva, which see.

Harambure, d', då'rôn'bür', (Louis François Alexandre,) Baron, a French general, born at Preuilly, in Touraine, in 1742. As a member of the National Assembly, in 1789, he favoured the Revolution. He became general of division in March, 1792, and after the removal of Luckner was general-in-chief of the army of the Rhine for a short time. Died in 1888 for a short time. Died in 1828.

Harbaugh, har'baw, (HENRY,) an American theologian, born in Franklin county, Pennsylvania, in 1817. He became pastor of a German Reformed church at Lancaster in 1850. Among his works are "The Heavenly Home, or the Employments and Enjoyments of the Saints in Heaven," (1853,) and "The Fathers of the German Reformed Church in Europe and America," (3

vols., 1857-58.) Died in 1867.

Har'court, (HARRIET EUSEBIA,) a learned Eng'ish lady, born near Richmond in 1705. She collected a company of cultivated women, who lived in a sort of monastic seclusion on her estate. Died in 1745.

Harcourt, (WILLIAM,) EARL OF, an Eng ish officer, born in 1743, entered the army in 1759. In the American Revolution he distinguished him elf by the capture of

Revolution he distinguished him-elf by the capture of General Lee in 1777. Died in 1830.

Harcourt, (WILLIAM GEORGE GRANVILLE VENABLES,) an English Liberal politician, boin in 1827. He was called to the Bar in 1854, acquired a large practice, was returned to Parliament by the city of Oxford, and was solicitor-general 1873-4. He was elected professor of international law at Cambridge in 1869. Since 1830 he has been Home Secretary. Failing to be re-elected at Oxford, he was returned for Derby, Mr. Plimsoll making way for him. way for him.

Harcourt, d', (François Eugéne Gabriel,) Duc,

a French diplomatist, boin in 1786.

Harcourt, d', (FRANÇOIS HENRI,) DUC, born in 1720, was appointed governor of the dauphin about 1787, and elected to the French Academy in 1789. He died

in England about 1802.

Harcourt, d', (HENRI,) Duc, a French general and diplomatist, born in 1654. He distinguished himself at the sieges of Cambrai and Fribourg, in 1677, and for a victory over the Germans at Courteville was made a lieutenant-general in 1692. He was ambassador to Madrid from 1697 to 1700, and managed the negotiations relating to the Spanish succession with kill and success. He acceived the tatle of duke in 1700, and became a marshal of France in 1703. Died in 1718.

His son François, second Duke of Harcourt, born in 1689, was a general. He was severely wounded at Dettingen, (1743,) and obtained a marshal's bâton in 1746. Died in 1750. Another son, ANNE PIERRE, (1701–83,) the father of François Henri, noticed above, became a marshal of France.

See Laroque, "Histoire de la Maison de Harcourt," 4 vols.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Harcourt, d', (HENRI de Lorraine,) COMTE, an able French general, born in 1601, was a younger son of Charles de Lorraine, Duc d'Elbœuf. He commanded in Piedmont in 1639, defeated the Spaniards at Quiers, and captured Turin. In 1643 he was sent to mediate between Charles I. of England and his Parliament. He defeated the Spaniards at Valenciennes and Condé in 1649. In the war of the Fronde, about 1650, he fought on both sides. Died in 1666.

See LAROQUE, "Histoire de la Maison de Harcourt."

Har'court, de, [Fr. pron. håR'koor',] (Godefroi or Geoffrey,) was a Norman knight, who rebelled against Philip VI. of France in 1345, and commanded the army of Edward III. of England in the war against the French. After the battle of Crécy, he asked and received pardon of Philip, but again revolted, and was killed in battle in

1356.

Hardeby, hard'be, (Geoffrey,) an English monk and writer, confessor to King Henry II., wrote a "History of the Order of Saint Augustine." Died in 1360.

tory of the Order of Saint Augustine." Died in 1360. Har'dee, (WILLIAM J.,) an American general, born at Savannah, Georgia, about 1818, graduated at West Point in 1838. He became a captain in 1844, and published a work on Tactics, (1855.) He served as majorgeneral at the battle of Shiloh, April, 1862. About October, 1862, he was appointed a lieutenant-general in the Confederate army. He commanded a corps at the battle of Stone River, December 31, 1862-January 2, 1863, and in several battles fought between Dalton and Atlanta, May-September, 1864. He commanded an army which defended Savannah without success against General Sherman in December, 1864. Died in 1872. General Sherman in December, 1864. Died in 1873.

See "Southern Generals," anonymous, 1865.

Hardenberg, har'den-bêrg', (Albert,) a Dutch Protestant divine, born in Overyssel in 1510. He preached at Bremen from 1547 to 1561, and became pastor primarius at Emden in 1567. Died in 1574.

Hardenberg, (Friedrich Ludwig.) See Novalis.

Hardenberg, von, fon har'den-bêrg', (Karl August,) Prince, an able Prussian statesman, born at

Essenroda, in Hanover, in May, 1750. He obtained in 1778 an office in the administration of Hanover, with the title of count. About 1785 he entered the service of the Duke of Brunswick, in whose hands the will of Prodvick II. of Program was deposited. Hardenberg Frederick II. of Prussia was deposited. Hardenberg was chosen in 1786 to transmit that important document to the heir, Frederick William, who in 1791 appointed him a minister of state. He was the negotiator on the part of Prussia at the Conference of Bâle, where he concluded a peace with France in 1795. In August, 1804, he was appointed prime minister, and in 1805 formed an alliance with Russia against Napoleon. Soon after the battle of Austerlitz, (1805,) he was driven from power by his rival Haugwitz.

Hardenberg was minister of foreign affairs for a few months in 1806-07, after which he passed several years in exile. Having become chancellor of state in 1810, he equalized taxation, and made reforms which contributed materially to improve the condition of the peasants. In 1814 he signed, on the part of Prussia, the peace of Paris, and was created a prince. He was the Prussian plenipotentiary at the Congress of Vienna in 1815, and became in 1817 president of the council, or prime minister. His administration was favourable to education, trade, and other important interests. He died at Genoa in

1822, leaving Memoirs in manuscript.

See W. HENNINGS, "Biographie des Fürsten und Staats-Kanzlers Von Hardenberg," 1824; WOLF, "Geschichte des Geschlechts Von Hardenberg," 1824; KARL LUDWIG KLOSE, "Leben C. A. Fürsten Von Hardenberg," Halle, 1851; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Harder, har'der or hār'dair', (JOHANN JAKOB,) a Swiss physician and scientific writer, born at Bâle in 1656. He practised with success in his native town, and obtained the chairs of philosophy, anatomy, botany, etc. The emperor Leopold made him a count-palatine. Died in 1711.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hardi, (ALEXANDRE.) See HARDY.

Har'dĭ-ca-nūte', written also Harthacanute and Hardy-Canute, King of England and Denmark, was the eldest son of Canute the Great and Emma, daughter of Richard I., Duke of Normandy. At the death of Canute, in 1035, Hardicanute succeeded to the throne of Denmark; but his claim to England was contested by his half-brother Harold, who was in actual possession. An agreement was made by those two that Harold should agreement was made by these two that Harold should retain the country north of the Thames and his rival should possess the remainder. At the death of Harold, snound possess the remainder. At the death of Harold, in 1040, Hardicanute became King of all England. He died, without issue, in 1042, and was succeeded by his half-brother, Edward the Confessor.

Hardime, hår/dèm', (PIERRE, or PETER,) a Flemish painter of flowers and fruit, born at Antwerp or the Hague about 1675. His master-piece is "The Four Seasons." Died in 1748.

Hardime (Sinton la Elemish painter brother of the

Hardime, (SIMON,) a Flemish painter, brother of the preceding, born in 1672; died in 1737.

Hard'ing, (CHESTER,) an American portrait-painter, born in Conway, Massachusetts, in 1792. He became successively a soldier, a cabinet-maker, and a house-Having resolved to be an artist, he visited England in 1823, and returned about 1826. Among his works are portraits of Henry Clay, Daniel Webster, J. Q. Adams, and James Monroe. Died in 1866.

See Dunlap, "Rise and Progress of the Arts of Design in America;" "Atlantic Monthly" for April, 1867.

Hard'ing, (JAMES DUFFIELD,) an eminent English landscape-painter and popular writer on art, was born at Deptford in 1798. He was one of the first to employ lithography with success in teaching the art of design, and excelled in the representation of trees and foliage. In 1836 he published "Sketches at Home and Abroad," 60 tinted drawings of scenes in Italy, Germany, France, etc. He painted a great number of landscapes in oil and in water-colours. His works are remarkable for variety, fidelity to nature, and facility of execution. "J. D. Harding is, I think," says Ruskin, "nearly unequalled in the drawing of running water. . . . His foregrounds and the rocks of his middle distances are also thoroughly and in water-colours. This works are remarkable for variety, fidelity to nature, and facility of execution. "J. D. Harding is, I think," says Ruskin, "nearly unequalled in the drawing of running water. . . . His foregrounds and the rocks of his middle distances are also thoroughly admirable. His work in near passages of fresh-broken, sharp-edged rock is absolute perfection. Let us refresh and a "Universal History," (20 vols., 1754-69,) which

ourselves by looking at the truth. We need not go to ourselves by looking at the truth. We need not go to Turner; we will go to the man who next to him is unquestionably the greatest master of foliage in Europe,—
J. D. Harding." He wrote several valuable works for the use of students, among which is "The Principles and Practice of Art," (1850.) Died in 1863.

Harding or Hardyng, (JOHN.) an English chronicler, born in 1378, was a member of the household of Sir

Henry Percy, (Hotspur,) whom he attended in several battles. After the death of Percy he served under Sir Robert Umfraville. In the reign of Henry V. he was sent to Scotland to search for deeds of homage, or document to the search for deeds of homage, or document to the search for deeds of homage, or document to the search for deeds of homage, or document to the search for the s ments to prove that the Scottish kings owed fealty to the English. He wrote a "Metrical Chronicle of England" from the earliest times to the reign of Henry VI. Died about 1465.

Harding, har'ding, (KARL LUDWIG,) a German astronomer, born at Lauenburg in 1765. He became in 1796 assistant of Schröter in the Observatory of Lilienthal, and in 1803 gained distinction by the discovery of the telescopic planet Juno. He was chosen a member of the Royal Society of London, and of the French Institute. In 1805 he obtained a chair of astronomy at Göttingen. He published a "Celestial Atlas," (1822.)

Died in 1834. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Harding, (Thomas,) an English theologian, born in Devonshire in 1512. He became professor of Hebrew at Oxford in 1542, and tutor of Lady Jane Grey. On the accession of Queen Mary he turned Roman Catholic, and was appointed prebendary of Winchester in 1554. He wrote some polemical works in answer to Bishop

Jewel. Died in 1572.

Hardinge, hard'ing, (George,) an English lawyer, born in 1744, became attorney-general to the queen in 1789. He wrote "The Essence of Malone," (1800,) "Letters to Burke on the Impeachment of Hastings," and other works, in prose and verse. Died in 1816.

Hardinge, (Henry,) Viscount, an English general, born at Wrotham Kent in March 1787, was the third

born at Wrotham, Kent, in March, 1785, was the third son of the Rev. Henry Hardinge. Having entered the army in 1798, he became captain in 1804. In the Peninsular war he served with credit, under Wellington, as staff-officer and Quartermaster-general, and was wounded at Vimiera and Vitoria. In 1815, being then brigadier-general, he received a wound two days before the battle of Waterloo, which disabled him for a short time, so that he could not be present at that action. Soon after this event he was knighted, and in 1820 he was elected to Parliament. Hardinge was appointed secretary of war, and member of the privy council in the ministry of Wellington, in 1828. He officiated as secretary for Ireland during the brief ministry of Sir Robert Peel in 1834–35. In 1841 he accepted the office of secretary in 1834-35. In 1841 he accepted the office of secretary at war in the cabinet of Sir Robert Peel. In 1844 he succeeded Lord Ellenborough as Governor-General of India, which he governed with ability. About the end of 1845 the British territory was invaded by the Sikhs, whom he defeated at Moodkee and Aliwal and compelled to sue for peace. For these services he received a pension of three thousand pounds, and was raised to the peerage, as Viscount Hardinge of Lahore. In 1848 he was superseded by Lord Dalhousie as Governor-General. On the death of the Duke of Wellington, in 1852, he succeeded him as commander-in-chief, and in 1855 was made a field-marshal. He died in 1856, and left his title to his acc. Charles Staturet Hardings to his son, Charles Stewart Hardinge.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hardinge, (NICHOLAS,) an English antiquary, born in 1700, was the father of George, noticed above. He was a good classical scholar, and wrote short poems in Latin, Greek, and English. He was clerk of the House of Commons from 1731 to 1752. Died in 1758.

Hardion, //âr/de/on/, (JACQUES,) a French historian and scholar, born at Tours in 1686, resided in Paris. He

had much success and was translated into several lan-

guages. Died in 1766. Hardouin, ¼¾k'doo-¼N', (HENRI,) a French musician and composer of sacred music, born about 1724; died

in 1808.

Hardouin, (Jean,) a French Jesuit, born at Quimper in 1646, was deeply versed in history, languages, and numismatology, but addicted to fancies and to paradox. He maintained that ancient history and many other classic writings were forced by the monte of the thirteenth conwritings were forged by the monks of the thirteenth century,—that the works of Cicero, Horace, Pliny, and Virgil's "Georgics" were the only genuine classics extant. For this odd conceit he was reprimanded by his superiors, and in 1708 he retracted publicly. He produced several treatises on coins and medals, and for the use of the dauphin an excellent edition of Pliny's "Natural History," for yell, 1881. Died in 1700. History," (5 vols., 1685.) Died in 1729. See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Hardt, von der, fon der hart, (Hermann,) an eminent German philologist, born at Melle, in Prussia, in 1660. He was chosen professor of Oriental languages at Helmstedt in 1690, and was more noted for learning at Hemisted in 1090, and was hore noted for learning than judgment. Among his numerous works (in Latin) are "Elements of Universal Exegosis," (1691,) a "Literary History of the Reformation," (5 vols., 1717,) and "Ænigmata Prisci Orbis," ("Enigmas of the Primeval World," 1723.) Died in 1746.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Harduin, Ær/dü-Ån', (ALEXANDRE XAVIER,) a French author, born at Arras in 1218. He worde agreeable verses.

author, born at Arras in 1718. He wrote agreeable verses, among which were an "Ode to Health," and "Pan et Glycère," a lyric pastoral; also several treatises on grammar. Died in 1785.

Hard'wick, (CHARLES,) an English theologian, born about 1820, became a Fellow of Saint Catherine's Hall, about 1820, became a Fellow of Saint Catherine's Hall, Cambridge. He published, besides other works, a "History of the Thirty-Nine Articles," (1851,) and a "History of the Christian Church from the Seventh Century to the Reformation," (1853,) which is highly commended by British reviewers. He was appointed Archdeacon of Ely a short time before his death, in 1859.

Hardwick, (PHILIP,) an English architect, born in London in 1792. He erected the hall of the Goldsmiths'

Company about 1832, and afterwards many public buildings in London, among which was the hall and library of Lincoln's Inn. He was elected Royal Academician about 1841. Died in 1871. His son, PHILIP CHARLES, also an architect, worked in conjunction with his father in several edifices, and was chief architect of the Great Western Hotel in London.

Western Hotel in London.

Hard'wicke, (CHARLES PHILIP YORKE,) fourth
EARL OF, a son of Admiral J. S. Yorke, and a nephew of the third Earl, born in 1799, was elected to the House of Commons in 1831, and inherited the earldom in 1834.

Hardy, (Thomas Duffus,) an English writer, born to total the rank of rear-adminal on the reserve list in 1854, and was lord privy seal in the cabinet of Lord Derby in 1858 and 1859. Died in 1873.

Hardwicke, (Philip Yorke,) first Earl of, an eminent English jurist, born at Dover in 1690, was the son of an attorney. He never attended any school except a private one at Bethnal Green. He was entered as a student in the Middle Temple in 1708, and soon after was introduced to Lord Macclesfield, who recognized his merit and employed him as the tutor of his nized his merit and employed him as the tutor of his sons. In 1712 he wrote a letter, signed Philip Homebred, which was inserted in the "Spectator," No. 364. Admitted to the bar in 1715, he rapidly acquired an extensive practice. In 1719, by the favour of Macclesfield, then lord chancellor, Mr. Yorke obtained a seat in the House of Commons. Ho was appointed solicitor-general in 1720, and attorney-general in 1722. In 1722 he ral in 1720, and attorney-general in 1724. In 1733 he became lord chief justice of the king's bench, and was raised to the peerage, as Baron Hardwicke. In 1737 he was promoted to the dignity of lord chancellor, which he retained nearly twenty years, discharging the functions of that office with such wisdom and justice as to obtain universal approbation. None of his decrees was ever reversed. He was made Earl of Hardwicke and Viscount Royston in 1754. In 1756 he resigned the great seal and retired to private life. "He is deservedly considered," says Lord Campbell, "the most consummate."

Hare, (Augustus William), an English divine, born at Rome in 1792. He became rector of Alton-Barnes in 1829, after he had produced, in conjunction with his brother, Julius Charles, "Guesses at Truth." He composed two volumes of Sermons. Died at Rome in 1834.

Hare, (FRANCIS,) an English divine, born at Rome in 1792. He became rector of Alton-Barnes in 1829, after he had produced, in conjunction with his brother, Julius Charles, "Guesses at Truth." He composed two volumes of Sermons. Died at Rome in 1792. He became rector of Alton-Barnes in 1829, after he had produced, in conjunction with his brother, Julius Charles, "Guesses at Truth." He composed two volumes of Sermons. Died at Rome in 1792.

judge who ever sat in the court of chancery." As a statesman he was consistent and upright, and a supporter of Sir Robert Walpole. Died in 1764. His second son, CHARLES, became lord chancellor of England.

See George Harris, "Life of Lord Chancellor Hardwicke," 847; Lord Campbell, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors;" Foss, The Judges of England;" "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1848.

Hardwicke, (PHILIP YORKE,) second EARL OF, eldest son of the preceding, was born in 1720. He made a respectable figure in literature and politics, and was attached to the Whig party. He was returned to Parliament in 1741, in 1747, and again in 1754. In 1765 he was a member of council during the short administration of Lord Rockingham. He also officiated as high-steward of the University of Cambridge. He published "Miscellaneous State Papers," and was one of the authors of the celebrated "Athenian Letters," (1741.) (See Yorke,

CHARLES.) Died in 1796.

Hardwicke, (PHILIP YORKE,) third EARL OF, born in 1757, was the eldest son of Charles Yorke, lord chancellor of England. He succeeded to the earldom at the death of his uncle, in 1796. From 1801 to 1805 he governed Ledand with wisdom and justice as lord lieutenant. erned Ireland with wisdom and justice as lord lieutenant. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society. He died, without

male issue, in 1834, and the title passed to his nephew.

Hardy, /åR'de', (ALEXANDRE,) a French dramatic author and actor, born in Paris, lived in the reigns of Henry IV. and Louis XIII. He was reputed the first French tragic writer of his time; but his works are not highly appreciated at present. "'Mariamne' is the most tolerable of his tragedies," says Hallam. Died about 1630. He left about six hundred dramas, some of which are comedies.

Hardy, (ANTOINE FRANÇOIS,) a French revolutionist, born at Rouen in 1756. In the National Convention he acted with the Girondists in 1793. Died in 1823.

Hardy, (CLAUDE,) a French linguist and geometer born at Mans about 1600, published a Greek edition of the "Data" of Euclid, (1625,) with a Latin version. He was a friend of Descartes, who esteemed him highly. Died in 1668 Died in 1678.

Har'dy, (GATHORNE,) an English Conservative politician, born in Yorkshire in 1814. He became a member of the cabinet, as president of the poor-law board, in July, 1866, and was home secretary from May, 1867, to December, 1868. In the Conservative administration of 1874 he was secretary of state for war until 1878, when he was raised to the peerage as Viscount Cranbrook and became secretary of state for India.

Hardy, (J.) a French general, born at Pont-à-Mousson, Lorraine, in 1763; died in 1802.

Hardy, (PETER,) an English mathematician and actuary, born in Jamaica about 1812.

Hardy, (THOMAS DUFFUS,) an English writer, born in Jamaica in 1802, edited by the source of the second s

Hardy, (THOMAS,) an English novelist, born in 1840. He was educated as an architect, and began writing as an art critic. His best novel is "Far from the Madding Crowd," (1875.)

Hardy, (Sir THOMAS MASTERMAN,) an English naval officer, born near Dorchester in 1769. For his brave conduct at the battle of Saint Vincent he was made companded in 1761. In 1860 he became flow contain to Administration of the saint vincent has contain to Administration. mander in 1797. In 1803 he became flag-captain to Admiral Nelson; and at the battle of Trafalgar, in 1805, Captain Hardy was one of the officers of Nelson's flag-ship, the Victory. When Nelson was dying, he sent for Hardy, to waom he was warmly attached, and said, "Don't throw me overboard: kiss me, Hardy." In 1830 he was appointed a lord of the admiralty, and in 1834 governor of Greenwich Hospital. Died in 1839.

Hare, (Augustus William,) an English divine, born at Rome in 1792. He became rector of Alton-Barnes in

of Saint Paul's in 1726. In 1731 he became Bishop of Chichester. He wrote an "Essay on the Difficulties and Discouragements that attend the Study of Scripture," and other learned works. His essay just named was censured by the convocation of divines as tending to skepticism. Died in 1740.

Hare, (HENRY,) Lord Coleraine, an English antiquary

and linguist, born in Surrey in 1693; died in 1749.

Hare, (JOHN INNES CLARK,) son of Robert Hare, the distinguished chemist, was born in Philadelphia in 1817. He studied law, and, in conjunction with the late Horace He studied law, and, in conjunction with the late Horace Binney Wallace, published about 1852 "American Leading Cases in Law," (2 vols.) Smith's "Leading Cases," (fourth American from third London edition, 2 vols.), and White and Tudor's "Leading Cases in Equity," (3 vols.) The American notes to these works are thorough and exhaustive, and are highly esteemed by lead of the state of the second especiate. legal critics. In 1851 Mr. Hare was elected associate judge of the district court of Philadelphia, and became afterwards presiding judge in the same court.

Hare, (JULIUS CHARLES,) an eminent English divine, born in 1796, was grandson of Bishop Francis Hare. Having graduated at Cambridge in 1819, he took holy orders. In 1827 he acquired distinction by the publication of "Guesses at Truth," in which he was assisted by his brother, Rev. Augustus William Hare. He became rector of Hurstmonceaux in 1832, Archdeacon of Lewes in 1840, canon of Chichester in 1841, and chan-Lewes in 1840, canon of Chichester in 1851, and chaplain to the queen in 1853. His character and literary talents rendered his influence extensive. In the church he was considered one of the leaders of the "broad party" with liberal and moderate principles. He published numerous sermons and controversial works. In conjunction with C. Thirlwall, he translated Niebuhr's "History of Rome." Died in 1855.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for April, 1855.

Hare, (Robert), a distinguished American chemist, born in Philadelphia January 17, 1781. He discovered, about the age of twenty-one, a mode of producing the most intense heat by the combustion of hydrogen with oxygen, and invented the compound blow-pipe, for which the Rumford medal was awarded him by the American Academy at Boston. In 1818 he was appointed pro-fessor of chemistry in the medical department of the University of Pennsylvania. He occupied this chair nearly thirty years, during which he made several useful discoveries in chemistry. In 1816 he invented a galvanic apparatus which he called a Calorimotor, capable of producing intense heat. With an improved form of this apparatus, named a Deflagrator, Professor Silliman succeeded in not merely fusing but in volatilizing carbon. Dr. Hare contributed many treatises to the "American Journal of Science," and other periodicals. Among his other works is "Chemical Apparatus and Manipulations," (1836.) Died in 1858. See "Lives of Eminent Philadelphians," 1859.

See "Lives of Eminent Philadelphians," 1859.

Ha-ree'ree or Harîrî, (AI Kâsem, âl kâ'sem,) a popular Arabian author, born at Bassorah about 1055 A.D. He received a liberal education, and at an early age was employed in political affairs. His principal work is his "Macamat," (or "Assemblies,") composed of alternate portions of verse and prose. The author has availed himself of this plan to display by turns the most elegant expressions of the Arabic language, and the most familiar proverbial phrases. The Arabs use the "Macamat" as a dictionary of synonyms, and regard it as the best as a dictionary of synonyms, and regard it as the best subject of study in order to penetrate the genius of their language. The character of the "Macamat" is chiefly imaginative and dramatic. It has exercised an immense influence over the nations of Islam, from Bengal to the Atlantic Ocean. The durable popularity of this work may be attributed partly to the knowledge of human nature which it exhibits. Hareeree also composed two treatises on philology, which have come down to us, and are entitled "Molhat-al-Irab" and "Dorrat-al-Gauas," or the "Pearl of the Diver." He was accustomed to read his productions aloud in the portico of the grand mosque of Bassorah, and thus expose them to the ordeal of public opinion. He died in 1122. A complete edition of the "Macamat" was published in Calcutta, (3 vols., 1809-14.) Silvestre de Sacy wrote a commentary on the trail and its Gold-Fields."

"Macamat," (1821.) The same work was translated into Latin by Peiper in 1832, and into German by F. Rückert, 1826. In 1850, Theodore Preston published in London "Macamat, or Rhetorical Anecdotes of Al-Hariri of Basra, translated from the Original Arabic." An excellent translation of the Macamat, by T. Chenery, M.A., appeared in London in 1867.

See Louis Delatre, "Hariri, sa Vie et ses Écrits," in the "Revue Orientale," 1857.

"Revue Orientale," 1857.

Harel, ½å'rêl', (F. A.,) a French littérateur, born at Rouen in 1790, was a nephew of Luce de Lancival. His "Eulogy on Voltaire" obtained the prize of the French Academy in 1844. Died in 1846.

Harembure. See HARAMBURE.

Haren, van, vån hå'ren, (ONNO ZWIER,) a Dutch poet and statesman of merit, born at Leeuwarden in 1713, was a brother of Willem, noticed below. He was employed as a diplomatist at Aix-la-Chapelle. He was the author of a popular patriotic poem entitled "The the author of a popular patriotic poem, entitled "The Beggars," ("Les Gueux," 1769.) This derisive appellation was given by their enemies to those who liberated Holland from the power of Spain in the sixteenth century and that liberation in the subject of the speem. tury; and that liberation is the subject of the poem. He also wrote many odes, among which are an "Ode to Liberty," and an "Ode to Commerce." His tragedy of "Agon, Sultan of Bantam," is highly praised by the "Biographie Universelle." Died in 1779.

Haren, van, (WILLEM,) a Dutch diplomatist, born at Leeuwarden in 1626. In 1665 Van Haren and De Witt were associated in the direction of a fleet sent against England. He displayed ability as a negotiator at the

England. He displayed ability as a negotiator at the treaty of Nymwegen in 1678, and at the peace of Rys-

wick in 1697. Died in 1708.

Haren, van, (WILLEM,) a Dutch poet, grandson of the preceding, born at Leeuwarden in 1713. He was of a noble family, and filled several public offices with disa hobe family, and fined several public offices with distribution. His reputation is founded chiefly on his poem entitled "The Adventures of Friso," (1741,) of which De Vries remarks that "it is perhaps the only true epic poem which we possess in our language." It is commended for beautiful descriptions, harmony, and pure morality. Van Haren also succeeded in lyric poetry. Voltaire complimented him in verses which begin thus:

"Démosthène au conseil et Pindare au Parnasse, L'auguste liberté marche devant tes pas."

Died in 1768.

See DE VRIES, "Histoire de la Poésie Hollandaise."

Harenberg, há'ren-bêrg', (Johann Christoph,) a German historian and Protestant theologian of great German instorian and Protestant theologian of great learning, was born at Langenholtzen in 1696. He became professor of ecclesiastic history in the Carolinum of Brunswick. Among his works (in Latin) are "Laws of the Jews in Palestine," (1724,) a "History of the Church of Gandersheim," (1734,) and a "History of the Order of Jesuits," (in German, 1760.) Died in 1774.

See HIRSCHING, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Har'ford, (JOHN S.,) an English biographer and connoisseur in art, was born near Bristol about 1785. He wrote a "Life of Thomas Burgess, Bishop of Salisbury," and a "Life of Michael Angelo."

Har'grāve, (FRANCIS,) an eminent English lawyer, born in 1741, published an "Argument in Defence of Literary Property," and a "Collection of State Trials." In 1772 he was counsel in the case of Somerset, a fugitive slave, and procured a decision that every slave became free as soon as he touched the soil of Britain. He was afterwards recorder of Liverpool. His legal attainments and ability were highly commended by Lord Died in 1821.

Har'graves, (EDMUND HAMMOND,) an Englishman, noted as the discoverer of gold in Australia, was born at Gosport about 1816. He settled in Australia in his at Gosport about 1816. He settled in Australia in ms youth, and in 1849 went to California, where he acquired some practical skill in digging gold. Having observed that the gold-region of California resembled a part of New South Wales, he began to explore the latter in February, 1851, and soon discovered rich deposits of gold near the Macquarie River. For this service the

Hargreaves, har'greevz, (JAMES,) an English operative, who invented the spinning-jenny about 1768.

See HENRY Howe, "Lives of Eminent American and European Mechanics."

Hăr'î or Hër'î, [modern Hindoo pron. hŭr'ee,] a Sanscrit word signifying "green," and forming one of the many names of VISHNU, which see.

many names of VISHNU, which see.

Haring, hå'ring, (DAVID,) a Dutch portrait-painter, born in 1636, worked at the Hague with great success, and was director of the Academy there. Died in 1706.

Häring or Haering, hā'ring, (WILHELM,) a popular German novelist, born at Breslau in 1708, is widely known under the assumed name of WILIBALD ALEXIS. He produced in 1823 "Walladmor," a novel, which he announced as a translation from Sir Walter Scott, and which had great success. He published a book of which had great success. He published a book of travels, called "Excursions in the South," (1828,) and numerous historical novels. His novel "Cabanis" (6 vols., 1832) is called his best work. Among his later productions are "Roland of Berlin," (1840,) and "Dorothee," (1855.)

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Harington. See Harrington.

Hariot. See Harriot, (Thomas.)

Harîrî. See Hareeree.

Harispe, ½ rêsp', (Jean Isidore.) Count, a French

general, born in Basse-Pyrénées in 1768. He distinguished himself in many actions in the Peninsula, and was made a general of division in 1810. During the During the poleon. He was made a general of division in 1810. During the Hundred Days he took the field for Napoleon. He became a peer of France in 1835, and was raised to the rank of marshal in 1851. Died in 1855.

Har'ker, (CHARLES G.,) an American general, born in New Jersey about 1836. He graduated at West Point in 1858. He served as colonel at Stone River, December

31, 1862-January 2, 1863, distinguished himself at the battle of Chickamauga, September 19-20, 1863, and was killed at Kenesaw in June, 1864.

Har'lan, (RICHARD,) an American naturalist, born in Philadelphia in 1796, graduated as M.D. at the University of Pennsylvania in 1817. Among his principal works is "Fauna Americana," (1825.) Died at New Orleans in 1842. Orleans in 1843.

See "Encyclopædia Americana," (Supplement.)

Harlay, de, deh /tak'la', (ACHILLE,) a French judge, noted for his learning, integrity, and loyalty, was born in Paris in 1536, and was son-in-law of De Thou. He became first president of the Parliament of Paris in 1582, and firmly convent the fociency designs of the Lawrence and firmly opposed the factious designs of the League a few years later. After the death of Henry III., in 1589, he promoted the cause of Henry IV., and opposed ultramontane doctrines. He is called one of the greatest men who have illustrated the French magistracy. Died in 1616.

See De la Vallée, "Éloge de M. de Harlay," 1624; De Thou, "Histoire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Harlay, de, (ACHILLE,) a French judge, noted for his learning and caustic wit, was born in Paris in 1639, and was chosen first president of the Parliament of Paris in 1689. Died in 1712.

See SAINT-SIMON, "Mémoires."

Harlay de Chanvalon, //ãR'laj' deh shôn'vaj'lòn', (FRANÇOIS,) a French courtier and prelate, born in Paris in 1625, became Archbishop of Paris in 1670. He obtained the favour of Louis XIV., was hostile to the Jansenists, and persecuted the Protestants. He was a member of the French Academy. Died in 1695. See Legendre, "Vie de Harlay," 1720; Saint-Simon, "Mémoires."

Hårleman. See Horleman.
Harless or Harles, har'less, (Christian Friedrich,) a German physician, son of Gottlieb C. Harless, was born at Erlangen in 1773. He was professor of medicine at Bonn from 1818 until 1853. He wrote, besides other works, a "History of Cephalology and Neurology in Antiquity," (1801.) Died in 1853.

Harless or Harles, (GOTTLIEB CHRISTOPH,) a learned German philologist, born at Culmbach in 1740. He became professor of eloquence at Erlangen in 1770.

He became professor of eloquence at Erlangen in 1770, and wrote numerous Latin works, the most important of died in 1816.

which are "The Lives of Philologists of the Present Age," (4 vols., 1764-72,) an "Introduction to the History of the Greek Language," (1778,) and a new edition of the "Bibliotheca Græca" of Fabricius," (12 vols., 1790-1810.) Died in 1815.

See C. F. Harles, "Vita Viri amplissimi T. C. Harles," Erlangen, 1818.

Harless, (GOTTLIEB CHRISTOPH ADOLF,) an influential German Protestant theologian, born at Nuremberg in 1806. He was professor of theology at Erlangen from in 1806. He was professor of theology at Erlangen from 1836 to 1845, and acquired eminence as a pulpit orator and an author. Among his works are a "Commentary on the Epistle to the Ephesians," (1834,) a volume of sermons entitled "Christi Reich und Christi Kraft," (1840,) and "Christian Ethics," (1842,) which has been often reprinted. In 1852 he became president of the Consistory of Munich. Died in 1862.

Harleville (COLLIN P.) See COLLIN HARLEVILLE

Harleville, (Collin d'.) See Collin-Harleville. Har'ley, (ROBERT,) Earl of Oxford, born in London in 1661, was the son and heir of Sir Edward Harley, a Puritan officer, who fought against Charles I. in the civil war. At the Revolution Sir Edward and his son raised a troop of horse for the Prince of Orange. In 1689 Robert obtained a seat in Parliament, where at first he acted with the Whigs. However, he often voted with the opposition, and by degrees became identified with the Tories. He acquired great influence in the House by his industry, gravity, and political artifice, and after a few years was recognized as one of the leaders of his party. He was chosen Speaker of the House of of his party. He was chosen Speaker of the House of Commons in 1701, and again in 1702.

In 1704 this wily politician became secretary of state, probably through the influence of his cousin, Mrs. Masham, who was the favourite of Queen Anne. Harley, with his ally Bolingbroke, resigned in 1708, in consequence of the enmity of Marlborough and Godolphin, whom he attempted to supplant and who insisted on his dismissal. In 1710, a change of the ministry having occurred, Harley was appointed chancellor of the exchequer. In 1711 a French emissary named Guiscard, while being examined before the privy council, stabbed Harley with a pen-knife and wounded him slightly. This affair rendered him more popular; and soon after he was made Factle of Our door and of Martiner and load high affair rendered him more popular; and soon after he was made Earl of Oxford and of Mortimer and lord high treasurer. The most important event of his administration is the peace of Utrecht, in 1713. The rivalry which had existed between the premier and his colleague Bolingbroke resulted in the dismissal of the former in July, 1714; and the death of Queen Anne, a few days after, ruined his political prospects. In 1715 he was impeached by the Commons, and sent to the Tower, in which he was confined nearly two years. While in prison he maintained a treasonable correspondence with the Stuart family. In 1717 he was acquitted and released. Died family. In 1717 he was acquitted and released. Died in 1724. "His influence in Parliament," says Macaulay, "was altogether out of proportion to his abilities. His intellect was both small and slow." He was the patron of Pope and Swift. His valuable collection of manuscripts was purchased by Parliament, and now forms part of the British Museum, with the name of the Harleian Collection. His private character is said to have been strictly moral; but he was justly distrusted by both parties for his duplicity. Pope said, "Oxford was not a very capable minister, and had a good deal of negligence into the bargain."

See Macaulay, "History of England," vol. iv.; Lord Mahon, "History of England;" Duchess of Marlborough, "Account of her own Life."

Har'low, (GEORGE HENRY,) an English historical and portrait painter, born in London in 1787, studied with Sir Thomas Lawrence. He acquired great executive facility, and was very successful in portraits. In 1818 he visited Rome, where in the short space of eighteen days he produced a copy of Raphael's "Transfiguration." Among his chief works is "The Trial of Queen Catherine," the prominent characters of which are portraits of the Kemble family. He died in 1819.

Harmand, harmon', (Jean Baptiste,) a French revolutionist, of the moderate party, a member of the Convention, 1792-94, born at Souilly (Meuse) in 1751; died in 1816

Harmansen, har'man-sen, (WOLPHART,) born about

1550, commanded a Dutch commercial expedition sent to the East Indies in 1601. Died about 1610.

Har'mar, (John,) a learned English divine, born in 1594, was chosen professor of Greek at Oxford in 1650. Ile published "Lexicon Etymologicon Græcum," (1637,) and other works. and other works. Died in 1670.

Harmenopule. See Harmenopulus.

Harmen-o-pū'lus, [Fr. Harmenopule, hãr'meh-no'pūl',] (Constantin,) a noted Greek jurist, born in Constantinople about 1320. He held the high offices of councillor, curopalate, and grand chancellor under the emperor John Palæologus. He wrote a "Manual of Laws," (Πρόχειρον τῶν νόμων,) a work of high authority among the Greeks, and a treatise on canon law. Died

Har/mer, (THOMAS.) a learned English dissenting minister, born at Norwich in 1715. He had charge of the Independent church in Wattesfield, in Suffolk, from 1735 to 1788. He published, besides other works, "Observations on Various Passages of Scripture, placing them in a New Light, compiled from Relations incidentally mentioned in Books of Travels in the East," (1764,) which is esteemed an able and useful work. An enlarged edition of it was published in 4 vols. (1816) by Dr. Adam Clarke. Died in 1788.

Har-mo'dĭ-us, [Gr. 'Αρμόδιος,] a young Athenian, who, with his friend Aristogi'ton, acquired celebrity by a conspiracy against the Pisistratidæ, Hippias and Hipa conspiracy against the Pisistratidæ, Hippias and Hipparchus, who held the chief power in Athens about 525 B.C. Harmodius having received a personal affront from Hipparchus, the two friends conspired to revenge this by the death of both the brothers, and chose the occasion of a public festival for the execution of their design. They first attacked and killed Hipparchus, whose guards they slew Harmodius and arrested Aristoriton, who was then slew Harmodius and arrested Aristogiton, who was afterwards put to death by the order of Hippias. The latter, having become tyrannical and unpopular, was expelled from the state about three years after that event, 511 B.C. Statues were erected at the public expense to the memory of the conspirators, who were regarded as heroes and martyrs of liberty. It is said that when the tyrant Dionysius asked Antipho which was the finest kind of brass, he replied, "That of which the statues of

Harmodius and Aristogiton are formed."

Har-mo'nĭ-a, [Gr. 'Aρμονία; Fr. HARMONIE, åR'-mo'ne',] in classic mythology, a personification of the order or harmony of the universe, said to be a daughter of Mars and Venus, (or, according to some authorities, of Jupiter and Electra,) and a wife of Cadmus. She received on her wedding-day, from some of the gods, a rich necklace, which proved fatal to every person who successively possessed it.

See SMITH, "Greek and Roman Biography and Mythology."

Harmonie. See HARMONIA. Harms, hârmz, (Claude,) a Danish theologian, born at Fahrstedt (Holstein) in 1778. He was an adversary of rationalism, and became principal pastor of Kiel in 1835.

Among his most important works are "Pastoral Theology," (3 vols., 1834.) and "The Augsburg Confession," (1847.) Died in 1855.

Har'ness, (WILLIAM,) an English theologian and departed to have in Hampshire in 1800.

dramatist, born in Hampshire in 1790.

Har'nett, (Cornellus,) an American statesman, born in England in 1723. He became a citizen of North Carolina before the Revolution, in which he took a prominent part against the British government. He was elected to the Congress at Halifax in 1776, after which he was a member of the Continental Congress. Died in 1781.

Har'ney, (WILLIAM SELBY,) an American general, born in Tennessee in 1800. He became a captain in 1825, served in the Florida war, and obtained the rank of colonel in 1846. He took part in several battles in Mexico, (1846-47,) and was raised to the rank of brigadier-general in 1858. As military commandant of Oregon, in 1859, he occupied the island of San Juan, (on the west coast of North America,) which was claimed by the British. He

was soon after removed from his command.

Harnisch, har'nish, (WILHELM,) a meritorious Ger-

near Potsdam, in 1787. He was preceptor to the princess Charlotte, afterwards Empress of Russia. Among his chief works are a "Manual of Popular Instruction," (1820,) and "Cosmology," ("Die Weltkunde," 4th edi-

(1820,) and "Cosmology," ("Die Weltkunde," 4th edition, 1827, 3 vols.)

Haro, de, dà â'ro, (Juan,) a Spanish historical painter, born in Castile. He was living at Madrid in 1604.

Haro, de, (Don Luis,) a Spanish minister of state, born at Valladolid in 1598. He was the son of the Marquis of Carpio, and a nephew of the famous Duke of Olivares, whom in 1644 he succeeded as prime minister and favourite of Philip IV. He carried on a disastrous war against France, Portugal, and the Dutch for many years, and in 1650 signed, with the French minister many years, and in 1659 signed, with the French minister Mazarin, the treaty of the Pyrenees. The king rewarded him for his services by erecting the marquisate of Carpio into a dukedom. He is represented to have directed the arduous affairs of state with prudence and ability. Died in 1661.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie,"

Hăr'old I., surnamed HAREFOOT, King of England, was the second son of Canute the Great by Algiva, daughter of the Earl of Northampton. At the death of Canute, in 1035, Harold and Hardicanute (son of Queen Emma) were the chief competitors for the throne of England, which their father, on his marriage with Emma, had agreed to leave to her issue. But Harold had the advantage of possession, and was recognized by the Danes and people of Mercia. (See HARDICANUTE.) In 1037, Alfred, the younger son of Emma, having invaded the country and been defeated and killed, Harold became King of all England. He died in 1040, and was

succeeded by Hardicanute.

Harold II., King of England, was a son of Godwin, Earl of Kent, a powerful Saxon nobleman. On the death of Godwin, in 1053, he inherited with his father's talents the earldom of Kent. Having been appointed commander of the army of the king, Edward the Confessor, he gained victories over the Welsh about 1062. He was the way have to the coast of Eranca about 1067. thrown by a storm on the coast of France about 1065, and became the prisoner of William, Duke of Normandy, who, as a condition of his liberation, required Harold to swear that on the death of Edward the Confessor he would aid William to obtain the throne of England. Edward died in January, 1066, and Harold was proclaimed king by the assembly of thanes and the citizens of London, without opposition from any native competitor except his own brother, Tostig. The Norman duke demanded that Harold should surrender to him the crown; but he refused to be bound by an oath which was extorted from him by force. In September, 1066, Harold gained a complete victory over Tostig and the King of Norway, who had invaded England. Three days after this battle, the Duke of Normandy landed in Sussex with an army of about 60,000 men, which Harold encountered at Senlac, (now Battle,) near Hastings, on the 14th of October, 1066. After a long and obstinate combat, in which Harold and his two brothers were killed, William gained a decisive victory, which rendered him master of England.

See FREEMAN, "History of the Norman Conquest of England;" HUME, "History of England;" AUGUSTIN THIERRY, "Histoire de la Conquête de l'Angleterre;" WILLIAM OF MALMESBURY, "History of the Kings of England."

Hăr'old (or Harald) Harfager, (har'fâ'ger, almost har'fā'her.) a king of Norway, whose reign is considered to mark the commencement of authentic Norwegian history. About 895 he subdued the jarls, or petty chieftains, and united the various sections of Norway into one kingdom. He reigned above thirty years, and left his crown to his son, Haco (or Haquin) the Good, who first introduced Christianity into Norway.

Haroun-al-Raschid,* hâ-roon' âl râsh'id, or, more corrective.

correctly, Haroon-ar-Rasheed, (or Harûn-ar-Rashîd,) hā-roon' ar-rā-sheed', the most celebrated of the Eastern caliphs, and the most powerful sovereign of the dynasty of the Abbassides, was born about 766 A.D. IIe was a son of the caliph Mahdee, (Mahdî,) and succeeded

^{*} In this instance we have departed from our general rule of spelling according to the sound of Oriental names. The spelling Haroun man teacher and educational reformer, born at Wilsnach, seems to have become, indeed, a part of the English language.

his elder brother Hadee (Hadi) in 786. In the early part of his reign the Barmecides Yahia and Jaafar were his favourite ministers. About 804 A.D. he waged a successful war against the Byzantine emperor Nicephorus, whom he compelled to pay tribute. Haroun was a libthe surname of Ar-Rasheed, ("the Just.") (See JAAFAR.)
He is chiefly renowned as the principal hero of the "Arabian Nights' Entertainments." Died in 809 A.D.

See Aboolfbda, "Annales Moslemici;" Aboolfaraj, (Abulpharagus,) "Historia Dynastiarum;" Well, "Geschichte der Chalifen;" Elmacin, "Historia Saracenica."

Har'pa-gus, [Gr. "Αρπαγος,] a noble Mede, said to have saved the life of Cyrus the Great. Afterwards, under Cyrus, he reduced several Greek cities of Ionia.

Har'pa-lus, [Gr. 'A $\rho\pi\alpha\lambda o_S$,] a Macedonian whom Alexander the Great made satrap of Babylon and intrusted with the care of his accumulated treasures on his departure for India. Harpalus abused his trust, and, when he heard that his master was returning, fled to Athens with a large sum of money. The Athenians being unable or unwilling to protect him against Antipater, Alexander's lieutenant, who demanded that he should be given up, he retired to Crete, where he was killed in 324 B.C. Demosthenes, having advocated his cause, was tried on a charge of bribery and fined.

See THIRLWALL, "History of Greece."

Har-păl'ỹ-çe, [Gr. 'Αρπαλύκη,] daughter of Harpal'y-cus, King of Thrace, was distinguished for her courageous defence of her father's kingdom against Neoptolemus, the son of Achilles.

the son of Achilles.

Harpe, La. See LA HARPE.

Har'per, (JAMES,) an American publisher, born at Newton, Long Island, in 1795. He and several of his brothers founded in New York the great publishing house of Harper & Brothers about 1825. He was elected mayor of New York in 1844. Died in 1869.

Harper, (ROBERT GOODLOE,) an eminent lawyer and Senator of the United States, born near Fredericksburg, Virginia, in 1765. After graduating at Princeton, New Jersey, in 1785, he studied law in Charleston, South Carolina, and settled in the interior of that State. From 1795 to 1800 he represented one of the districts of South 1795 to 1800 he represented one of the districts of South Carolina in the National Congress, of which he was one of the most prominent members and one of the ablest debaters. In the latter part of this period he was the principal leader of the Federal party in the House of Representatives. In 1801 he retired from office, married the daughter of Charles Carroll, and settled in Baltimore, where he resumed the practice of law. He was employed as counsel for the defence in the impeachment of Judge Chase, of the supreme court of the United States, who was acquitted. In 1815 he was elected a Senator of the United States by the legislature of Maryland. A volume of his speeches arguments, and letters was published Onlied States by the legislature of Maryand. A volume of his speeches, arguments, and letters was published in 1814. John Neal, in "Blackwood's Magazine," says, "His writings are energetic, manly, profound. We hold him to be one of the ablest men that North America has produced." Died in 1825.

Harper, (William,) an American lawyer and politician, born in the island of Antigua in 1790. He settled in Missouri in 1818, removed to South Carolina in 1823, and became a Senator of the United States in 1826. He

and became a Senator of the United States in 1826. was appointed a judge of the court of appeals in 1831,

was appointed a judge of the court of appeals in 1831, and elected chancellor in 1834. Died in 1847.

Harphius, har'se-us, (Henry,) an eminent Flemish mystic theologian, born at Erp or Herp, was superior of a Franciscan abbey at Malines, where he died in 1478. He wrote the "Eden of the Contemplative," "The Mirror of Perfection," and other religious works.

Har'pies, [Gr. 'Aprva', Lat. Har'pyle; Fr. Harpyes, Zr'pe',] winged monsters of classic mythology, regarded as the daughters of Neptune, and supposed by some to be personified storm-winds. They polluted all that they touched. that they touched.

See Virgil's "Æneid," book iii. 212-262.

Har-poc'ra-tes or Har'po-krat, a divinity of the ancient Egyptians, sometimes identified with Horus, and called the god of silence or secrecy. He was repre-He was represented as holding a finger on his mouth.

Har-po-crā'tĬ-on, [Gr. 'Αρποκρατίων,] (VALERIUS,) a Greek rhetorician of Alexandria, of whose life scarcely anything is known. He appears to have lived in or after the second century. He wrote a very important work, called "Lexicon for the Ten Orators," (Λεξικὸν τὸν ὁὲκα ἡπόρων,) which is extant. He explains in this the political and other terms used by the Athenian orators, and offer the week related by the Athenian orators, the first and other terms used by the Athenian orators, the standard of the public and and affords much valuable information on the public and civil law and history of Athens.

Harps'field or Harps'feld, (NICHOLAS,) an English

Catholic, born in London, was chosen professor of Greek in Oxford in 1546, and Archdeacon of Canterbury in 1554. He wrote an "English Ecclesiastical History." He was imprisoned about twenty years during the reign of Elizabeth. Died about 1582.

Harpyes. See Harpies.

Harpyiæ. See Harpies.
Harring, hår'ring, (Harro Paul,) a writer, born near Husum, Denmark, in 1798. He travelled in many countries, and was several times arrested as a conspirator

tries, and was several times arrested as a conspirator and revolutionist. He wrote several dramas and other works of fiction, and "Memoirs of Poland under Russian Domination," (in French, 1831.) Died in 1870.

Här'ring-ton, (Charles Stanhoff,) Earl of, born in England in 1753, was previously styled Lord Petersham. He entered the army in 1769, and was returned to Parliament in 1776. At the death of his father, about 1778, he became a member of the House of Lords. He served in several campaigns in America and in the West Indies, and was aide-de-camp to General Burgoyne at the capitulation of Saratoga. After his return he became aide-de-camp to the king, George III., in 1792 a colonel of the life-guards, and in 1798 lieutenant-general. About 1802 he was envoy-extraordinary to Berlin. From 1807 to 1812 he commanded the army in Ireland. Died in 1829.

Harrington, (Henry,) an English physician and poet, born at Kelston in 1729, resided at Bath. He published "An Ode to Harmony," "An Ode to Discord," and a few other works. Died in 1816.

Harrington, (James,) an English author, born at Upton in 1611, was educated at Oxford under Dr. Chillingworth. In youth he made the tour of the continent. In 1646 he officiated as groom of the bed-chamber to Charles I., then a prisoner, whom he attended at his execution. In 1656 he published his principal work, entitled "Oceana," which attracted much attention and was greatly admired. It is a political allegory, exhibiting, in imitation of Plato's "Atlantis," the plan or model of an ideal republic, named Oce'ana, which is supposed to an ideal republic, named Oce'ana, which is supposed to represent England. His project was generally considered visionary, impracticable, and Utopian. Hume said, "It is justly admired as a work of genius and invention;" while Hallam thinks that the author "is in general prolix, dull, pedantic, yet seldom profound." He was arrested in 1661 on a charge of treason, and (though the case was never brought to trial) closely confined until he became deranged. The cause of his arrest was probably his avowed republican principles. Died in 1677. his avowed republican principles. Died in 1677.

See Toland, "Life of James Harrington," prefixed to his Works, 1700; "Biographia Britannica;" Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Harrington, (JAMES,) an English lawyer, born in 1664, contributed some Latin verses to the "Musæ An-

God, contributed some Latin verses to the "Musæ Anglicanæ," and wrote the preface to the first volume of Wood's "Athenæ." Died in 1693.

Harrington or Harington, (John,) of Stepney, an English poet, born in 1534. He wrote elegant "Verses on Isabella Markham," dated about 1564. "If these are genuine," says Hallam, "they are as polished as any written at the close of the queen's reign." Died in 1882.

in 1582.

Harrington, (SIR JOHN,) an English poet and courtier, a son of the preceding, was born at or near Bath in 1561. He became a favourite of Queen Elizabeth. He was the author of an admired English version of Ariosto's "Orlando Furioso," (1591.) He wrote numerous epigrams, which were published in 1615, a "Brief View of the State of the Church," and other works. About 1600 he served under the Earl of Essex as commander of the horse. Died in 1612.

See "Life of Sir J. Harrington," prefixed to his "Nugæ Antiquæ,' 2 vols., 1804.

Har'rī-ott or Harriot, (THOMAS,) an eminent English mathematician, born at Oxford in 1560. He visited Virginia in the service of Sir Walter Raleigh (who had been his pupil) in 1584, and published an Account of that province in 1588. He was liberally patronized by the Earl of Northumberland, in whose house he spent the latter part of his life. Harriott was noted for skill in algebra, his treatise on which, entitled "Artis Analyticae Praxis," was published in 1631. It is said that he observed the satellites of Jupiter in 1610, a few days after Galileo first discovered them, and that he was the first who detected the spots on the sun, December 8, 1610. "Harriott was destined," says Hallam, " to make the last great discovery in the pure science of algebra. He arrived at a complete theory of the genesis of equations, which Cardan and Vieta had but partially conceived." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" "Biographia Britannica;" Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hăr'ris, (GEORGE,) a son of the Bishop of Llandaff,

published an English version of Justinian's "Institu-tiones," (1756.) Died in 1796. Harris, (George,) Lord, an English general, born at Brasted in 1746, entered the army in 1759. As captain, he took part in the battle of Bunker Hill in 1775, where he took part in the battle of Bunker Hill in 1775, where he was severely wounded, and in that of Long Island, (1776.) In 1790–91 he served in India against Tippoo Sultan, and in 1794 he was promoted to the rank of major-general. About four years later he was appointed Governor of the Madras Presidency, and commanded the army which was sent against Tippoo and which captured Seringapatam. For his services he was rewarded by a peerage, as Lord Harris of Seringapatam and Mysore. Died in 1829.

See S. R. LUSHINGTON, "Life of General Lord Harris."

Harris, (JAMES,) an English author, born at Salisbury in 1709, was the son of James Harris and of Lady Cooper, who was sister of Lord Shaftesbury. He was an excellent classical scholar. In 1761 he obtained a seat in Parliament, in 1763 became a lord of the treasury, and in 1774 secretary and controller to the queen. In 1751 1774 secretary and controller to the queen. In 1751 he published his "Hermes; or, A Philosophical Inquiry concerning Language and Universal Grammar," which, according to Coleridge, is "written with the precision of Aristotle and the elegance of Quintilian." He wrote three treatises, viz., on "Art," on "Music, Painting, and Poetry," and on "Happiness." Died in 1780.

See "Life of James Harris," by LORD MALMESBURY, 1801.

Harris, (James,) first Earl of Malmesbury, an able diplomatist, born at Salisbury in 1746, was the only son diplomatist, born at Saisbury in 1740, was the only son of the preceding. He was educated at Oxford and Leyden, and in 1767 was appointed secretary of embassy at Madrid. A few years after, being left as charged'affaires in the same court, he acquitted himself so well in an important affair that he received in 1772 the mission to Prussia, and in 1777 that to Saint Petersburg, from which he returned home in 1784. Although he was a political friend of Fox, he received from Pitt, then premier, the appointment of minister to the Hague, where mier, the appointment of minister to the Hague, where he negotiated, in 1788, a treaty with Holland and Prussia. The same year he was created Baron Malmesbury. In 1793 he joined the Tory or Conservative party. He was subsequently employed on missions to Berlin and the French republic, in which he maintained his reputation as a skilful diplomatic. tation as a skilful diplomatist. In 1800 he was raised to the rank of Earl of Malmesbury and Viscount Fitzharris. He died in 1820, leaving one son and several daughters. The present earl is his grandson. Since his death his "Diaries and Correspondence" has been published.

See "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1844, and March,

Harris, (James Howard.) See Malmesbury, Earl

Harris, (John,) D.D., an English divine, born about 1667, became prebendary of Rochester. He was secretary and vice-president of the Royal Society. Besides a

said, of all the cyclopædias which have since appeared.

Died in 1719.

Harris, (JOHN,) D.D., an English dissenting minister, born at Ugborough in 1804. After preaching for the Independent Church at Epsom, he became in 1837 professor of theology in Cheshunt College. About 1850 he was appointed principal of New College, the chief theological seminary of the Independents. Dr. Harris was a popular preacher, and acquired a wide reputation as a nauthor. Among his chief works are "The Great Teacher," (1835.) "Covetousness the Sin of the Christian Church," of which ninety thousand copies had been sold in 1856, "The Great Commission," (1842,) "The Pre-Adamite Earth," (1847,) and "Man Primeval." Died in 1876.

Harris, (Joseph,) an astronomer, and assay-master of the English mint, wrote an "Essay on Money and Coins," (1757,) a "Treatise on Optics," etc. Died in 1764. Harris, (Moses,) an English naturalist and artist, published in 1766 "The Aurelian; or, Natural History of English Moths and Butterflies," and an "Exposition of English Insects," (1776.)

Harris, (Robert,) D.D., an eminent English Puritan divine born in Cloudestershire in 1578. He was present

divine, born in Gloucestershire in 1578. He was president of Trinity College, Oxford, from 1648 to 1658. He was a popular preacher, and a man of excellent gifts and graces. He published a volume of Sermons, Letters,

etc. Died in 1658.

See Durham, "Life of Robert Harris," 1660.

Hăr'ris, (THADDEUS MASON,) born at Charlestown, Massachusetts, in 1768, was pastor of a Congregational church in Dorchester from 1793 until his death

in 1842. He published, besides many sermons and other works, a "Natural History of the Bible."

Harris, (Thaddeus William,) M.D., an eminent entomologist, a son of the preceding, was born in 1795. He graduated at Harvard College in 1815, and was librativistics. rian at that institution from 1831 until his death. In 1837 he was employed in the Zoological and Botanical 1837 he was employed in the Zoological and Botanical Survey of Massachusetts. He wrote, besides other works, an official "Report on the Insects of Massachusetts Injurious to Vegetation," (1841.) Died in 1856.

Harris, (THOMAS L.,) a spiritualistic poet and preacher, born in England, emigrated in early life to the United States. Among his works is an "Epic of the Starry Heavens," (1854.)

Harris or Harries, (WALTER,) an English physician, born at Gloucester in 1647, began to practise in London

born at Gloucester in 1647, began to practise in London in 1676, and was chosen physician to William III. about 1689. He wrote several professional treatises. Died in

1725.

Harris, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an English divine, born in London. He published "Practical Discourses on the Principal Representatives of the Messiah," (1724,) and assisted in the continuation of Matthew Henry's "Commentary on the Bible," "He was reckoned," says Doddridge, "the greatest master of the English tongue among the dissenters." Died in 1740.

Harris, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an English dissenting minister and biographer, born at Salisbury in 1720. He was successively assign as twells and Honton. He published

successively pastor at Wells and Honiton. He published valuable biographies of Hugh Peters, (1751,) of James L., (1753,) of Charles I., (1758,) of Oliver Cromwell, (1762,) and of Charles II., (1766.) His positions and statements are confirmed by copious notes and original documents. He is compared to the fidelity to the documents. He is commended for his fidelity to the truth by several critics. Died in 1770.

Harris, (Sir WILLIAM CORNWALLIS,) a British officer and writer of travels. He published, in 1839, "Wild Sports in Southern Africa," and afterwards "The Highlands of Ethiopia," (3 vols., 2d edition, 1844.)

Harris, (WILLIAM SNOW,) an English surgeon, distinguished by his researches in physical sciences and by his inventions, was born at Plymouth about 1792. He gave special attention to electricity, magnetism, and gave special attention to electricity, magnetism, meteorology. In 1831 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society, which awarded him the Copley medal in 1835. He invented a new steering-compass, and made variety of scientific works, he published a valuable "Collection of Voyages and Travels." His "Dictionary of Arts and Sciences," (1704,) explaining both the terms of art and the arts themselves, was the prototype, it is

conductors applied to the masts and hulls of ships, he greatly diminished the ruinous effects of lightning in the navy. He published "The Nature of Thunder-Storms," (1843,) and "Rudiments of Electricity," (1849.)

Died in January, 1867.

Här'rī-son, (Benjamin,) born at Berkeley, on the James River, Virginia, about 1740. In 1764 he was a member of the Virginia legislature, and in 1774 was elected to the national Congress, in which he was discipled to the patriotic services, and signed the tinguished for his patriotic services, and signed the Declaration of Independence. From 1782 to 1784 he was Governor of Virginia. He was also a member of the convention which framed the Constitution of the United States in 1788. Died in 1791.

Harrison, (FREDERIC,) an English reviewer and writer, bornin Londonin 1831. He is a follower of Compte, and her translated part of

and has translated part of the "Positive Polity."

Hār'rī-son, (John,) an English mechanician, born at Faulby, in Yorkshire, in 1693, learned the trade of a carpenter. He became interested in the mechanism of clocks, in which he made several improvements, the greatest of which was the compound pendulum. Large rewards having been offered to any one who would ascertain the longitude within sixty miles, Harrison, in 1735, exhibited his chronometer to the Royal Society, and a man-of-war was put at his disposal, in which he made a voyage to Lisbon and corrected the reckoning a degree and a half. After repeated trials, he perfected in 1761 a chronometer which determined the longitude within eighteen miles, by which he became entitled to the reward of £20,000 offered by government. After it had been tested in several voyages, and it was found that other persons could construct the instrument, the above

premium was paid to Harrison in 1765-67. Died in 1776.

Harrison, (Thomas,) (given erroneously in almost all biographical dictionaries as John Harrison,) an English republican general, served in the parliamentary army in the civil war, and was one of the judges of the court in which Charles I. was tried in 1649. obtained the rank of major-general, when he became a member of the council of state, in 1653. Cromwell, when Protector, endeavoured to gain his support by the offer of an exalted position; but he refused to cooperate with the "usurper," as he called him. In 1657 he was deprived of his commission and confined. In 1660 he was executed for his share in the death of Charles I. Before the judges who tried him, he spoke with courage and complacency of the act for which he was about to suffer.

Harrison, (THOMAS,) an English architect, often called HARRISON OF CHESTER, was born at Richmond, Yorkshire, in 1744 He studied at Rome several years, and reccived there a gold and a silver medal for certain designs. After his return home he resided in Chester, where he built the county courts, and a fine bridge over the Dee. He was also the architect of the Athcnæum in Liver-

of other public buildings. Died in 1829.

Harrison, (William,) born in London, became canon of Windsor. He wrote a "Historical Description of the Island of Britain," which contains valuable informa-

Harrison, (WILLIAM,) an English scholar and poet, was a Fellow of New College, Oxford. He was a favourite of Swift, who described him as a "pretty fellow, with a great deal of wit, good sense, and good nature." Swift procured for him the office of secretary of embassy to the Hague. Harrison edited the fifth volume of the "Tatler."

Died in 1713.

Harrison, (WILLIAM HENRY,) the ninth President of the United States, was born in Charles City county, Virginia, on the 9th of February, 1773. He was a son of Benjamin Harrison, noticed above, and was educated at Hampden Sidney College. He entered the army in 1791, served as aide-de-camp to General Wayne in the Indian war, and became a captain in 1794. In 1797 he resigned his commission, and in 1799 he was chosen a delegate to Congress for the Northwest Territory. He was appointed Governor of the Territory of Indiana in 1801, and, having been reappointed by several successive Presidents, held that office until 1813, and made many treaties

with the Indians. On the 7th of November, 1811, he defeated the Indians at Tippecanoe. He was appointed a brigadier-general in 1812, and a major-general in the regular army in 1813. In October of that year he gained a complete victory over the British at the battle of the Thames. He represented Cincinnati in Congress in 1817 and 1818, and was elected to the Senate of the United States in 1824. President Adams sent him in 1828 as minister to the republic of Colombia; but he was recalled by General Jackson in the spring of 1829. He passed many subsequent years on his farm at North Bend, on the Ohio River. In 1836 he was the Whig candidate for the Presidency of the United States, and received seventy-three electoral votes, but was defeated the Whigs, he was elected in 1840 by a large majority over Van Buren. Having been again nominated by the Whigs, he was elected in 1840 by a large majority over Van Buren. He entered upon the office March 4, and died April 4, 1841.

Harrowby, (Dudley Francis Stuart Ryder,)

son of the succeeding, was born in 1831. As Viscount Sandon he represented Lichfeld in parliament 1856-59, and Liverpool 1868-1882. He was vice-president of the council from 1874 to 1878, and president of the board of trade from 1878 to 1880. He succeeded to the peer-

age in November, 1882.

Harrowby, (Dudley Ryder,) Earl of, an English peer and philanthropist, born about 1798. He inherited the earldom at the death of his father in 1847, and was lord privy seal in 1856 and 1857. In 1859 he was made a Knight of the Garter. Died in 1882.

Här'ry, Blind, or Henry the Minstrel, a Scottish bard of the fifteenth century, who was blind from his birth, and wrote a heroic poem on the "Adventures

his birth, and wrote a heroic poem on the "Adventures of Sir William Wallace." But little is known of the events of his life. It appears that he made a poetical version of the popular traditions in relation to his hero, in which he followed in a humble degree the example of Homer. Some of his statements are confirmed by recent researches into the monuments and records of history. "The work, therefore," says Tytler, "cannot be treated as an entire romance."

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Harsdörfer or Harsdoerfer, hars'dör'fer, (Georg Philipp,) a German poet, born at Nuremberg in 1607, wrote in German and Latin. Among his works, which are nearly forgotten, are "The Poetical Filter," ("Poetischer Trichter," 3 vols., 1653,) and "Gesprächspiele." Died in 1658.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" A. G. Widmann, "Vitæ Curriculum G. P. Harsdorferi," 1707.

Hars'net, (SAMUEL,) born at Colchester, England, in 1561, became Bishop of Chichester in 1609, and Archbishop of York in 1628. He published a volume of Sermons, and a "Declaration of Popish Impostures," Died in 1631.

Hart, (George Vaughan,) a British general, born in 1752; died in 1832.

Hart, (JAMES M.,) a landscape-painter, born at Kilmarnock, in Scotland, in 1828. He studied at Dusseldorf, and afterwards settled in New York. His "Woods in Autumn," and "Moonrise in the Adirondacks," are among his master-pieces. His brother WILLIAM, also a landscape-painter, born at Paisley about 1820, removed to the United States in 1831. Among his best works are "Peace and Plenty," a harvest scene, and "October's Golden Hours."

See Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists."

Hart, (JOEL T.,) an American sculptor, born in Clark county, Kentucky, in 1810. He was a mason or stone-cutter in his youth. In 1849 he visited Italy, where he executed a marble statue of Henry Clay. Among his other works is "Angelina."

See Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists."

Hart, (JOHN,) one of the signers of the Declaration Hart, (John,) one of the signers of the Declaration in Independence, was the son of Edward Hart, of Hopewell, New Jersey. He was elected to Congress in 1774 by the people of New Jersey. Died in 1780.

Hart, (Solomon,) an eminent English historical painter, born at Plymouth in 1806. He produced in 1830 "The Elevation of the Law," (in the Jewish worship of the Law,")

ship,) and was elected Royal Academ cion in 1840.
Among his works are "Richard and Saladin," (1835,)
"The Interior of a Synagogue," "Milton visiting Galileo
in Prison," (1847,) and "The Student preparing for
Honours," (at Oxford,) (1852.) He died in 1881.

Harte, (FRANCIS BRET,) an American writer and
humorist, born in the state of New York in 1839. He
went to California at the age of fifteen, and became suc-

went to California at the age of fifteen, and became successively miner, schoolmaster, newspaper editor. In 1868 he became editor of the Overland Monthly, in which 1868 he became editor of the Overland Monthly, in which his famous piece, "The Heathen Chinee," appeared. From 1871 to 1878 he lived at New York or Boston, and in the latter year he was appointed U. S. consul to one of the German ports, which he left for Glasgow in 1880. Among his other works we may mention "Condensed Novels," (1867,) "Story of a Mine," (1878,) and "In the Carquinez Woods," (1883.)

Harte, (Walter,) an English poet and priest, born about 1700, was educated at Oxford, took orders, and became canon of Windsor in 1751. He wrote a

and became canon of Windsor in 1751. He wrote a poem named an "Essay on Reason," in imitation of Pope, who assisted him in its composition. He wrote also au "Essay on Painting," (in verse,) and "The History of Gustavus Adolphus," (1759.) Died in 1774.

Hartenkeil, (Johann Jakob,) a German medical writer, born at Mentz in 1761, settled at Salzburg. He

published "The Medico-Surgical Gazette," (72 vols., 1790-1808.) Died in 1808

Hartenstein, (GUSTAV,) a German philosopher, boin at Piauen, Saxony, in 1808. He wrote "The Problems and Principles of General Metaphysics," Problems and Principles of General Metaphysics," (1836), and other treatises, and published an edition of the "Complete Works of Kant," (10 vols., 1839.)

Hartig, (FRANZ ANTON,) COUNT, a littlerateur, born at Prague in 1758, wrote, in French, "Letters on France, England, and Italy," (1785,) and "Mélanges of Verse and Prose," (1788.) Died in 1797.

Hartig, (GEORG LUDWIG,) a German writer on the culture of forests, born near Marburg in 1764. He was appointed grand master of the forests of Prussia in 1811.

appointed grand master of the forests of Prussia in 1811, and published, besides other works, "The Science or Economy of Forests in all its Extent," and a "Manual or Text Book for Foresters." Died in 1836.

Hartig, (THEODOR,) a German botanist and writer on the culture of forests, was a son of the preceding. He published a "Treatise on Botany and its Application to the Science of Forests," (1840-51,) and other works.

Harting, (JAMES EDMUND,) an English zoologist, born in London in 1841.

Hartington, (SPENCER COMPTON CAVENDISH,) MARQUIS OF, was born in 1833. He was first returned to the House of Commons by North Lancashire in 1857. He was first a lord of the admiralty and then undersecretary for war in Lord Palmerston's last administration (1863.) In 1866 he became secretary of state for war. Being defeated in North Lancashire in 1868 he was returned for the Radnor boroughs. From 1868 to 1871 he was postmaster-general, and from 1871 to 1874 chief secretary for Ireland. On Mr. Gladstone's retirement in 1875 he was chosen to lead the Liberal party in the House of Commons. In 1880 he was returned to Parliament for North-east Lancashire, and took office as secretary for India until 1882, when he became secretary for war.

Hartleben, (FRANZ JOSEPH,) a German jurist, born

at Dusseldorf in 1740; died in 1808.

Hartleben, (THEODOR KONRAD,) a German jurist, a son of the preceding, was born in 1770. From 1816 to 1827 he published a valuable legal review, "Dutsche Justiz-und Polizeifama." Among his works is a "Method or System of German Public Law," (1800.) Died

Hart'ley, (David,) an eminent English physician and philosopher, born at Armley, in Yorkshire, in 1705, was educated at Cambridge University. He practised medicine at Newark, London, and Bath. His reputation as an author is founded on an excellent metaphysical work, entitled "Observations on Man: his Frame, his Duty, and his Expectations," (1748.) Died in 1757.

Hartley, (DAVID,) a son of the preceding, born in England about 1730, was educated at Oxford. He represented Hull in Parliament for many years, and distinguished himself by his opposition to the American war and to the slave-trade. About 1782 he was appointed plenipotentiary to negotiate with Dr. Franklin, at Paris, at treaty of peace between England and the United States. a treaty of peace between England and the United States. He wrote "Letters on the American War." Died in 1813.

Hartlib, hart'lip, (SAMUEL,) a native of Poland, came to England about 1640. He was interested in the practical application of science, was noted for public spirit, and published a treatise on agriculture, for which Cromwell granted him a pension. About the year 1646 Milton addressed a "Treatise on Education" to Hartlib, who had recently founded an academy on a new system.

See CHALMERS'S "Biographical Dictionary."

Hartman, hart'man, (Georg.) a German mathematician of Nuremberg, born in 1489, invented the bom-

barding staff. Died in 1564.

Hartmann, hart'mân, (ANTON THEODOR,) a German Orientalist, born at Dusseldorf in 1774. He was appointed professor of theology at Rostock in 1811. He pointed professor of theology at Rostock in 1811. He was author of several works on the antiquities and literature of the Hebrews, among which is "Historical and Critical Researches on the Formation, Epoch, and Plan of the Five Books of Moses," (1831.) Died in 1838.

Hartmann, hart'mân, (CARL JOHAN,) a Swedish naturalist and physician, born at Gefle in 1790. He published a "Description of the Plants of Sweden and Norway," ("Handbok i Skandinaviens Flora," 1830; 6th edition, 1854.) Died in 1849.

Hartmann, (FERDINARD), a German historical

Hartmann, (FERDINAND,) a German historical painter, born at Stuttgart in 1770.

Hartmann, (Johann,) a German chemist, born at Amberg, in Bavaria, in 1568. His chief work is "Praxis Chymiatrica," ("Chemico-Medical Practice," 1633,) often reprinted. Died at Cassel in 1631.

Hartmann, (Johann Adolf,) a German historian,

Hartmann, (Johann Albert,) a German Instoran, born at Münster in 1680, published a Latin "History of Hesse," (3 vols., 1741-46.) Died in 1744.

Hartmann, (Johann Melchior,) a German Orientalist, born at Nordlingen in 1764. He published a good "Geographical and Historical Description of Egypt,"

(1799,) and other works. Died in 1827.

Hartmann, hart'man, (Johann Peter Emil.) a
Danish composer, born at Copenhagen in 1805, furnished the music for two of Andersen's operas and for

several of Oehlenschläger's dramas.

Hartmann, (MORITZ,) a popular German poet, born at Duschnik, in Bohemia, in 1821. He produced in at Duschnik, in Bohemia, in 1821. He produced in 1845 a volume of lyrical poems, called the "Cup and Sword," ("Kelch und Schwert,") which had great success. Having been prosecuted for his liberal political opinions, he took refuge in Paris in 1846. In 1847 he published "New Poems," ("Neuere Gedichte,") and in 1848 was a prominent democratic member of the Parliament at Frankfort. He fought for the insurgents under Bem, in or near Vienna, in 1849, after which he was driven into exile and passed some years in Paris. was driven into exile and passed some years in Paris. Among his other works are "The Rhyming Chronicle of the Clerk Mauritius," a witty political satire, (1849,) "The War about the Forest," ("Der Krieg um den Wald," 1850,) and "Shadows," ("Schatten," 1851.)

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Hartmann, (PHILIPP JAKOB,) a German physician, born at Stralsund in 1648, published able treatises on amber, anatomy, and physiology. Died in 1707.

Hartmann von Aue, hart'mån fon ŏw'eh, a celebrated German minnesinger, born about 1170. Editions of his principal works have been published by Müller. Lachmann, and others.

See GERVINUS, "Deutsche National-Literatur."

Harts'horne, (Rev. CHARLES HENRY,) an English antiquary, born about 1802, became rector of Holdenby, in Northamptonshire. He published "The Book Rarities in the University of Cambridge," (1829,) "Salopia Antiqua," (1841,) and other works. Died in 1865.

Harts'horne, (Joseph,) M.D., an eminent physician of Philadelphia, was born at Alexandria, Virginia, December 12, 1779. His father was a native of New Jersey,

his mother of Philadelphia. When only five years old, he was, while under the influence of calomel, exposed to cold, which resulted in incurable lameness. inability to engage in the sports of boyhood led him at an early age to seek the companionship of books, and to cultivate his mind, which was endowed with powers of no common order. While attending lectures at the University of Pennsylvania, he performed the duties of companionship and active to the Pennsylvania. apothecary and resident surgeon in the Pennsylvania Hospital, where he enjoyed the rare advantage of the practical instructions of Rush, Wistar, and Physick, who were at the same time physicians and surgeons at the hospital and lecturers in the university. A little Physick, before the expiration of his term of five years at the hospital, he accepted the position of surgeon and super-cargo on an East India merchantman. In the two trips to India which he made in this capacity, he acquired a practical acquaintance with many of the diseases of tropical climates. On his return from the East he devoted himself assiduously and faithfully to the duties of his profession, in which he gradually rose to the very highest rank. Among the many distinguished physicians and surgeons that Philadelphia has produced, in sagacity and sound judgment, as well as in a thorough acquaint-ance with all the resources of his art, he has had few equals, and probably no superior. During the latter period of his life he was very extensively employed as a consulting physician. He died the 20th of August, 1850. Dr. Hartshorne was a firm and devout believer in the great truths of Christianity, and his moral and religious consisting went hand in head. One who know him well. convictions went hand in hand. One who knew him well said of him, "He was the most scrupulously truthful man I ever knew. On whatever subject he spoke, it never occurred to his auditor that an idea or word could be at variance with his real opinion or inconsistent with the fact as he understood it."—Of his sons, Dr. EDWARD HARTSHORNE has attained a high and just reputation both as physician and surgeon, and has written ably on medical jurisprudence, surgery, and other subjects. HENRY, another son, formerly a successful practitioner and medical writer, is now professor of hygiene in the University of Pennsylvania, and of organic science and philosophy at Haverford College.

See S. D. Gross, "American Medical Biography;" "Biographical Notice of Dr. Joseph Hartshorne," by Dr. Charles Evans, 1851; "Lives of Eminent Philadelphians," 1859.

Hartsoeker, hart'soo'ker, (Nicolas,) a Dutch natural philosopher and optician, born at Gouda in March, 1656. In his childhood he was interested in astronomy, which he studied furtively at night in his own apartment. Having observed the spherical form produced accidentally by fusing a glass filament in a flame, he obtained in this way a powerful microscope, and discovered animal-cules in animal fluids. While a student at Leyden, about 1676, he was encouraged in his favourite inquiries by Huyghens, who introduced him to Cassini in Paris. Huyghens, who introduced him to Cassini in Paris. There he constructed a telescope equal or superior to any then in use. In 1694 he published in Paris his "Essay on Dioptrics," ("Essai de Dioptrique,") which contains, besides the principles of that science, novel and ingenious theories on the properties of bodies. He developed his system more fully in "Principles of Physics," ("Principles de Physique," 1696.) He lived in Holland from 1696 to 1704. About 1700 he taught mathematics to Peter the Great, who invited him to Russia; but he did not accept the invitation. In 1704 he was chosen professor of mathematics and philosophy in Dusseldorf. Prompted by a love of controversy, he published in 1722 an attack on the system of Newton and another on the theories of Leibnitz. Died in 1725.

See Fontenelle, "Éloge de Hartsoeker;" Nicéron, "Mémoires,"

Hart'stene, (HENRY J.,) an American naval officer, born in South Carolina, was sent by the United States government in 1855 to the Arctic regions in search of Dr. E. K. Kane and his party, whom he rescued. (See KANE.) Died in 1868.

Hart'suff, (George L.,) an American general, born in the State of New York about 1830, graduated at West Point in 1852. He was appointed a brigadier-general in the spring of 1862, and was wounded at the battle of

Antietam, September 17 of that year. This wound disabled him for active service. Died in 1874.

Hartzenbusch, (JUAN EUGENIO,) a Spanish dramatic poet, of German extraction, born in Madrid in 1806. In 1836 he produced "The Lovers of Teuch," a successful drama. Among his works, which are admired For a vivid imagination and an energ tic style, are "The Visionary," a comedy, (1840,) "Honoria," (1842,) and "Primero Yo," a drama, (1842.) He died in 1880.

Hartzheim, harts him, (JOSEPH.) a learned German leavity and historius horse to clean in 1604, was pro-

Jesuit and historian, born at Cologne in 1694, was professor of philosophy and theology in his native city. tessor of philosophy and theology in his native city. He wrote a valuable collection entitled "Bibliotheca Coloniensis," (1747,) containing notices of the lives and writings of authors who lived in the diocese of Cologne, and edited five volumes of the "Councils of Germany," ("Concilia Germaniæ," 1759-63.) Died in 1763.

See Meusel, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Hartzoeker, hart'soo'ker, (Theodorus,) a skilful Dutch painter, born at Utrecht in 1696; died in 1740. Harun-al-Raschid, (or -ar-Rashîd.) See Haroun-

AL-RASCHID

Har'vard, (JOHN,) an English nonconformist divine, born in 1608, graduated at Cambridge University in 1631. After having been ordained, he emigrated to Massachusetts, and officiated a short time at Charlestown. At his death he left a legacy of £779 to endow a school at Cambridge, and thus became memorable as the founder of the university which bears his name. Died in 1638. One hundred and ninety years after his death, a granite

One hundred and mnerty years after its death, a grainte monument was erected over his grave in Charlestown.

Har'vey, (Sir ELIAB,) an English admiral, a descendant of the celebrated Dr. William Harvey, born in 1759, entered the navy in 1771. During the French Revolution he served as captain in the West Indies and in the Channel fleet. In 1805 he distinguished himself at Trafalgar, and was raised to the rank of rear-admiral the same year. He became vice-admiral in 1810, and full admiral in 1810. In 1825 he was made a G.C.B. full admiral in 1819. In 1825 he was made a G.C.B. He was elected to Parliament in 1780, and again in 1806.

Died in 1830, aged about seventy.

Harvey, (GABRIEL,) LL.D., an English lawyer and poet, born about 1545, was a Fellow of Trinity College, Cambridge, and practised law in London. He was an intimate friend of the poet Spenser, and author of an admired poem entitled "Hobbinol," prefixed to the "Fairy Queen." He published several letters and orations in English and Latin. Died about 1620. tions in English and Latin. Died about 1630.

Har'vey, (George,) a popular Scottish painter, born near Stirling in 1806. He became a member of the Scottish Academy about 1828, and devoted his talents to the illustration of the national character, scenery, and history of Scotland. Among his works are "Cove-(1836.) "A Highland Funeral," (1844.) "Glen Enter-kin," (1846.) "The Past and Present," (1848.) and "The Bowlers," (1850.) He is regarded as one of the most original and earnest masters of the Scottish school.

Harvey, (GIDEON,) an English physician and writer, born in Surrey, was the medical attendant of Charles II. in his exile, and was subsequently physician to William III., and to the Tower of London. Died in 1700.

Harvey, (WILLIAM,) an English anatomist, celebrated for his discovery of the circulation of the blood, was born at Folkestone, Kent, in April, 1578. He entered Caius College, Cambridge, in 1593, and graduated in 1597, after which he studied medicine and anatomy under Fabricius ab Acquapendente at Padua. He returned home about 1602, married a lady named Browne, and commenced the practice of medicine in London. In 1609 he was appointed physician to Saint Bartholomew's Hospital. He was chosen by the College of Physicians in 1615 to deliver lectures on anatomy and surgery, and soon after that date made the important discovery of the circulation of the blood, which he taught in London in 1619, but which was not published until 1628. In this year he produced "Essays on the Motion of the Heart and the Blood," ("Exercitationes de Motu Cordis et Sanguinis.") His new theory was generally rejected by the physicians of his time and was generally rejected by the physicians of his time, and was so unpopular that he complained that his practice de-

clined after the publication of the treatise above mentioned. Parisanus, Riolanus, and others wrote against Dr. Harvey on this subject; but, after the truth of his doctrine was generally recognized, attempts were made to deprive him of the honour of the discovery. He became physician to Charles I. about 1630, and attended him during the civil war which began about 1642. This service caused him to neglect his duties at Saint Barrythelement's Heaville I. The letter part of the civil war. tholomew's Hospital. In the latter part of the civil war a party of soldiers plundered his house and burned some valuable manuscripts. He gave much attention to the subject of generation, and published a work "De Generatione Animalium," (1651,) in which he maintained that every animal is produced from an egg. He was elected president of the College of Physicians in 1654, but he declined, on account of his advanced age. He died in June, 1657. An edition of his Works was pub-

died in June, 1657. An edition of his Works was published by the College of Physicians, in 2 vols., 1666.

"Harvey is entitled," says Hume, "to the glory of having made, by reasoning alone, without any mixture of accident, a capital discovery in one of the most important branches of science. He had also the happiness of establishing at once this theory on the most solid and convincing proofs." ("History of England," chap. lxii.)
"It is manifest," says Hallam, "that several anatomists of the sixteenth century were on the verge of commists of the sixteenth century were on the verge of com-pletely detecting the law by which the motion of the blood is governed. . . . It may, indeed, be thought won-derful that Servetus, Columbus, or Cæsalpin should not have more distinctly apprehended the consequences of what they maintained; . . . but the defectiveness of their views is not to be alleged as a counter-balance to the more steady sagacity of Harvey." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe," vol. ii.)

See Dr. Lawrence, "Life of William Harvey," prefixed to the edition of his Works above mentioned, 1666; "Lives of British Physicians," London, 1857.

Harvey, (WILLIAM,) an English artist, born at New-castle-on-Tyne about 1796, was a pupil of the famous engraver Bewick. He settled in London at an early age, and became distinguished as a designer for engravings on wood. His skill was displayed in the illustration of various works, among which are "The Zoological Gardens," "The Pilgrim's Progress," and "The Arabian Nights' Entertainments."

Harvey, (WILLIAM HENRY,) professor of botany in the University of Dublin, was born at Limerick in in the University of Dublin, was born at Limerick in 1811. He published a "History of British Sea-Weeds," (3 vols., 1846-51,) a work of high character, "Nereis Australis; or, Illustrations of the Algæ of the Southern Ocean," (1848,) "The Sea-Side Book," (3d edition, 1854,) and "Flora Capensis," (3 vols., 1865.) He explored the coasts of Australia and the South Sea islands in 1853-55, and obtained the chair of botany in Dublin in 1856. Died in May, 1866.

See Asa Gray, "Notice of W. H. Harvey," in "Silliman's Journal," republished in the "Report of the Smithsonian Institution" for 1867.

Har'wood, (Sir Busic,) an English anatomist, born at Newmarket about 1745. He became professor of anatomy at Cambridge in 1785, and published lectures on that science. Died in 1814.

Harwood, (EDWARD,) an English Unitarian minister. born in Lancashire in 1729. He had charge of a con-gregation in Bristol from 1765 to 1770, after which he lived in London. He excelled as a classical and biblical scholar, and published numerous able works, of which the most important are "An Introduction to the Study of the New Testament," (1767.) a "View of the Various Editions of the Greek and Roman Classics," (1775.) "An Edition of the Greek Testament, with English Notes," (1776.) and "Biographia Classica," (new edition, 2 vols., 1778.) Died in 1704. 1778.) Died in 1794.

Has'dru-bal or As'dru-bal, [Gr. 'Ασδρούβας,] a distinguished Carthaginian general and a popular leader of the democratic party, was a son-in-law of Hamilcar Barca, with whom he went to Spain in 238 B.C. After the death of Hamilcar Barca, 229 B.C., he obtained the chief command in Spain. He founded the city of New Carthage, (Carthagena,) which became one of the richest in the world, and greatly extended the power of dustrial enterprise in New York and New Jersey, where

Carthage in Spain, partly by his victories in battle and partly by his political talents. He made a treaty with the Romans, stipulating that the river Ebro should be the boundary between the two nations. He was assassinated by a slave in Spain in 221 B.C.

Hasdrubal or Asdrubal, a son of Gisco, was a general of the second Punic war. He entered Spain with an army in 214 B.C., and shared with Mago the chief command in that country after the other Hasdrubal marched to Italy, 207 B.C. They were defeated in a decisive battle at Silpia or Elinga, by Scipio, in 206. In 204 he was general-in-chief of a large army raised to oppose Scipio, who had invaded Africa. His camp near Utica was fired by the Romans, and nearly all his army, it is said, perished in the flames or by the sword.

Hasdrubal or Asdrubal, an able Carthaginian general, and brother of the great Hannibal, commanded in Spain in the second Punic war, in 218 B.C., while Hanni-bal crossed the Alps and invaded Italy. He maintained the war against the Romans under Publius and Cneius Scipio with various success until 212, when he gained a complete victory, in which both the Scipios were killed. Five years later, he marched across the Alps to reinforce his brother in Italy; but before he could effect this design he was attacked by the Romans at the river Metaurus, defeated, and killed, in 207 B.C. His head was cut off and thrown into the camp of Hannibal. Roman writers represent him as a very able commander.

Hasdrubal or Asdrubal, a Carthaginian officer, who served under Hannibal in Italy. He contributed greatly to the victory of Cannæ, (216 B.C.,) where he commanded the left wing and completed the rout of the enemy by a

cavalry charge on their rear.

Hasdrubal or Asdrubal, an able Carthaginian general, who had the chief command in the third Punic war. He defeated the consul Manilius at Nepheris about 148 B.C., and obstinately defended Carthage against the besieging army of Scipio Africanus in 146 B.C., and assumed despotic power in that city. He finally surrendered to Scipio, who spared his life, the remainder of which he passed in captivity.

passed in captivity.

Hase, hå'zeh, (Heinrich,) a German antiquary, born at Altenburg in 1789, published a "Treatise on Greek Antiquities," (1828,) and other works. Died in 1842.

Hase, (Karl August,) an eminent German theologian, born at Steinbach, Saxony, in 1800. He became professor of theology at Jena about 1830. He endeatured to recognish by Lutheran feith with the progress. voured to reconcile the Lutheran faith with the progress of modern science, in his "Evangelical Dogmatics," (1823.) and his work called "Gnosis," (3 vols., 1828.) He wrote other able works, among which is a "History of the Church," (Kirchengeschichte," 1834; 6th edition, 1848,) which, by avoiding all sectarian partiality, has obtained general favour.

Hase, (KARL BENEDICT,) an eminent Hellenist, born near Naumburg, in Prussian Saxony, in 1780. He be-came professor of Greek palæography and modern Greek in Paris in 1816. He was admitted into the Academy of Inscriptions about 1824. He published, besides other works, an edition of Leo Diaconus, (1819.)

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hase, von, fon hâ'zeh, (Theodor,) a German Lutheran divine, born at Bremen in 1682. He wrote "Critical Dissertations." Died in 1731.

Hasenclever, hâ'zen-klâ'ver, (Johann Peter,) an

excellent German painter of genre, born at Remscheid, Prussia, in 1810, was a pupil of Schadow, of Dusseldorf. He worked at the latter city, and gained much popularity by his humorous productions, among which are "The Return of Job from College," and other pictures, the subjects of which are derived from the "Jobsiad," a comic popularity. He was a member of the Academy Comics of the Academy Co

comic poem. He was a member of the Academy of Fine Arts, Berlin. Died in 1853.

Hasenolever, (Peter,) a German merchant and manufacturer, distinguished by the magnitude of his operations and his influence on the commerce and increase of the state of th dustry of two continents, was born at Remscheid, Prussia, in 1716. He made improvements in the fabrication of iron and of woollen stuffs. About 1763 he formed in London a company, and became director of a great inthey worked mines of iron and prepared that metal for use. He settled at Landshut, in Silesia, in 1775, where he carried on an extensive linen-trade. Died in 1793.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hasenmüller or Hasenmueller, hå'zen-mül'ler, (DANIEL,) a German Orientalist, born at Eutin (Holstein) in 1651, was professor of Oriental languages at Kiel, and published a Hebrew Grammar and Dictionary, (1691.) Died in 1691.

Häser or Hasen belger (Hasen of Hasen or Hasen belger)

Häser or Haeser, ha'zer, (HEINRICH,) a German physician and medical writer, born at Rome in 1811.

Has'us. See HAAS, (JOHANN.)

Has'lam, (JOHN,) a British physician, born in 1764, published in 1798 "Observations on Insanity." He afterwards practised in London. Died in 1844.

Haslewood, hā'z'l-wood, (JOSEPH.) an English bibli-

Hassewood, Na'2T-wood, (JOSEPH.) an English bibliographer, born in London in 1769; died in 1833.

Has'sall, (Arthur Hill.) a British physician, microscopist, and naturalist, a nephew of Sir James Murray, was born in Middlesex in 1817. He wrote, among other works, a "History of British Fresh-Water Algæ," (1845.) and "Food and its Adulterations," (London, 1855.) The latter, digested from the reports of a sanitary commission, produced considerable sensation.

mission, produced considerable sensation.

Hassan, hås'san, a caliph, born in 625 A.D., was a son of Alee, and grandson of Mohammed. He succeeded his father in 660; but a few months later he resigned the throne to his rival Moâweeyah. He had a high reputation

for piety. Died in 669 A.D.

See Elmacin, "Historia Saracenica;" Weil, "Geschichte der Chalifen."

Hassan-Pasha, (or -Pacha.) See Gazee-Hassan. Hasse, hås'seh, (Friedrich Christian August,) a German historical writer, born at Rehfeld, near Herzberg, in 1773. He became professor in the Cadettenhaus of Dresden in 1798, and obtained a chair of history at Leipsic in 1828. He wrote a "History of Lombardy," (4 vols., 1828,) and other works, and was one of the editors of the "Conversations-Lexikon" published by Brockhaus. Died in 1848.

Hasse, (Johann Adolf,) a celebrated German composer, born at Bergedorf, near Hamburg, in March, 1699. He was called by the Italians IL SASSONE, ("the Saxon.") He went to Italy about 1724, and became a pupil of A. Scarlatti at Naples. There he produced in 1726 the opera "Il Sesostrate," by which he gained a high reputation. His "Miserere" (1727) is called a master-piece of sacred music. He afterwards lived in Venice, Dresden, London, and Vienna, and composed the operas of "Artaserse," "Arminio," (1745,) etc. Died in 1783. The words of his operas were composed by Metastasio.

Sce Burney, "History of Music;" Kandler, "Cenni storico-critici intorno alla Vita ed alle Opere di G. A. Hasse," Venice, 1820; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hasse, (KARL EWALD,) a physician, and a son of Friedrich Christian August, noticed above, was born at Dresden in 1810. He published "A Description of the Diseases of the Organs of Circulation and Respiration, 1841,) which he announced as the first volume of a large work on pathological anatomy. He was chosen professor of pathology at Heidelberg in 1852, and professor of the same at Göttingen in 1856.

Hassel, hås'sel, (Johann Georg Heinrich,) a German statistician, born at Wolfenbüttel in 1770. He became director of the bureau of statistics of Westphalia in 1809. He published, besides other works, "Text-Book (Lehrbuch) of the Statistics of the European States," (1812,) a "Complete Manual of Modern Geography and Statistics," (1816–20,) and a "General Geographical Dictionary," (2 vols., 1818.) He lived mostly the Weigner of the August 1818. at Weimar after 1814, and was one of the editors of Ersch and Gruber's "Encyclopædia." Died in 1829.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Hasselquist, hås'sel-kwist', (FREDRIK,) a Swedish naturalist, born at Törnvalla in 1722, was one of the most eminent pupils of Linnæus, under whom he studied at Upsal. In 1747 he wrote an able thesis on the "Virtues of Plants." Having heard Linnæus express a wish that some naturalist would explore Palestine, in order to develop its natural history, then but little known, he prepared himself for the journey, and embarked in 1749.

He explored Egypt, Arabia, and Palestine, and was about to return, with a rich collection of plants, minerals, fishes, insects, etc., when he died at Smyrna in 1752. His valuable journal, observations, and descriptions were published by Linnæus in Swedish, with the title of "Iter Palæstinum; or, A Tour through Palestine, with Memoirs and Remarks on Objects of Natural History," (2 vols.,

1757.) which is an excellent scientific work.
See "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män,"
23 vols.; Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch," 1797;
A. Baeck, "Aminnelse-Tal öfver F. Hasselquist," 1758.

A. BAECK, "Aminneise-Ial olver F. Indescapies," J. Hassencamp, hås'sen-kåmp', (JOHANN MATTHÄUS,) a German Orientalist, born at Marburg in 1743, published a "Commentary on the Pentateuch," (1765,) and "Annals of Theological Literature," (1789–96.) Died

Hassenfratz, //ä'sôn'frāts', (Jean Henri,) a French chemist, born in Paris in 1755. He was director or foreman of Lavoisier's laboratory about 1785, and was an active Jacobin in the Revolution. In 1797 he became tutor of physics in the Ecole Polytechnique. besides other works, "Cours de Physique céleste," (1803,) and "The Art of Smelting Iron-Ore," (4 vols., 1812.) Died in 1827. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hassenpflug, hås'sen-pfloog', (HANS DANIEL LUD-WIG FRIEDRICH,) a German politician, born at Hanau in 1793. Having shown himself a partisan of absolutism, he was appointed minister of justice and the interior at the court of Hesse-Cassel in 1832. He became very unpopular, and in 1837 went into exile. In 1841 he obtained a seat in the superior court (Obertribunal) of Berlin. He was recalled to Cassel in 1850 as prime minister, and renewed his arbitrary acts, which provoked a popular revolt in 1855. The Elector was forced to fly from his capital, and his minister resigned. Died in October, 1862.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon."

Hassenstein, hås'sen-stīn', (Bogislaus,) Baron von Lobkowitz, (lop-ko'ŵits',) a Bohemian poet and nobleman, was a liberal patron of letters. He wrote a volume of Latin poems, called "Farrago Poematum," (1570.)

He was secretary of state of Hungary. Died in 1510.

See Igmaz Cornova, "Der grosse Böhme B. von Lobkowitz nach seinen eigenen Schriften geschildert," 1808; J. C. Coler, "Dissertatio de Vita B. Hassensteinii," 1719.

"Dissertatio de Vita B. Hassensteinii," 1719.

Hassler, håss'ler, (Ferdinand R.,) a Swiss mathematician, born at Geneva in 1769. He was appointed superintendent of the United States Coast Survey in 1815 or 1816. The operation was discontinued about 1818, but he was again employed in that service from 1832 until his death in 1843.

Has'ted, (Edward,) an English antiquary, born at Hawley, Kent, in 1732. He published a valuable "History and Topographical Survey of the County of Kent," (4 vols., 1788-99.) Died in 1812.

Hās'ting or Hās'tings, a daring and successful adventurer or sea-king, is supposed to have been a Dane

adventurer or sea-king, is supposed to have been a Dane or Norman by birth. In the reign of Charles the Bald he ravaged the western coast of France with his piratical crew. He ascended the Loire in 867, attacked Anjou and Poitou, and captured Angers. In 894, with a large fleet and an army of Northmen, he invaded England land, and, after many fierce conflicts, he was defeated by Alfred, and driven out of the island, in 896 A.D.

See Depping, "Histoire des Expéditions maritimes des Normands."

Hās'tings, (Lady ELIZABETH,) born in England in 1682, was the daughter of Theophilus Hastings, Earl of Huntingdon, and sister-in-law of the well-known Lady Huntingdon. She built churches, established schools, and was eminent for piety and benevolence. Died in 1739. See Thomas Bernard, "Life of Lady E. Hastings."

Hastings, (Lady FLORA,) daughter of the Marquis of Hastings, was born in 1806, and became lady of the bed-chamber to the Duchess of Kent. She was an excellent scholar, and author of a number of graceful poetical effusions, among which are "The Rainbow" and "The Cross of Constantine." Died in 1839.

Hastings, (Francis Rawdon,) Marquis of Hastings, the eldest son of the Earl of Moira, was born in 1754. He took part in the battle of Bunker Hill in 1775, and

became adjutant-general in 1778. In 1781 he defeated the Americans at Camden, South Carolina. In 1783 he was raised to the peerage, as Baron Rawdon, and in 1793 succeeded his father as Earl of Moira. He fought as major-general against the French in Flanders in 1794. On the formation of a Whig ministry in 1806, he was named master-general of the ordnance. From 1813 to 1823 he held the office of Governor-General of India, and maintained war against the Mahrattas and Goorkas. His administration, on the whole, was accounted prosperous, and his policy liberal. In 1816 he was created Viscount Loudoun, Earl of Rawdon, and Marquis of In 1824 he was appointed Governor of Malta. Hastings. Died in 1826.

Hastings, (Hans Francis.) See Huntingdon,

Hastings, (Selina.) See Huntingdon, Countess

Hastings, (WARREN,) the first Governor-General of British India, was born in Worcestershire in 1732. father, Pynaston, was the son of the rector of Daylesford, who belonged to a noble and once wealthy family. War-ren was educated at Westminster, where he formed an intimacy with the poet Cowper, his fellow-student. In 1750 he obtained a clerkship at Calcutta in the service of the East India Company. A few years afterwards, he was selected to negotiate with the native princes, because, in addition to his other qualifications, he was master of the Persian and Hindostanee languages, which few Englishmen at that time could speak. He served as a member of the Council of Bengal from 1761 to 1764, after which he returned to England, having realized a moderate fortune, which was soon dissipated by his liberality or imprudence.

After a repose of four years, he again offered his serthe directors, who appointed him a member of the Council at Madras, where he managed affairs with such ability and success that in 1772 he was made president of the Council of Bengal. In 1773, by an act of Parliament, the control of all British India was given to the Council of Bengal, consisting of four members besides the president, who now obtained the title of governorgeneral and a large accession of power, except in the contingency that a majority of the council should oppose his measures,—which presently occurred. Sir Philip Francis, combining with two other members, obtained for about two years the chief control, and thwarted the policy of the governor. When the account of Hastings's cruelty and ambition in respect to the Rohilla war, etc. reached England, the directors condemned his conduct; and, as his agent in London had presented to them a conditional resignation received from Hastings, they gladly accepted it, and appointed Mr. Wheler to succeed him. But in the mean time one of his opponents in the council had died, and the governor, having the casting vote, was again absolute. He asserted that he had not resigned; and, with the sanction of the supreme court, (who pronounced his resignation invalid,) and with the popular feeling in his favour, he was able to keep the office.

In 1780, Hastings having said in the council that the conduct of Francis was void of truth and honour, the

latter challenged him, and in the exchange of shots was severely wounded. Soon after this, the governor had to contend against Hyder Ali, the King of Mysore, who invaded the Carnatic with 90,000 men, (led by French officers,) defeated several detachments of English, captured their forts, and threatened to subvert their empire. By the prompt, energetic, and politic measures of Hastings the government passed safely through this crisis, and the ambitious designs of Hyder Ali were blasted by

the British victory at Porto Novo.

To supply the deficit in the treasury occasioned by this war, he resorted to those violent and unscrupulous measures which provoked his impeachment and have left a stain on his character that even his great talents and services cannot efface. He resolved to plunder Cheyte Sing, the rich Rajah of Benares. By repeated extortions he provoked him to resist, and then punished that resistance by expelling him from his dominions and confiscating his revenue. The spoliation of the Begums of Oude, under circumstances of peculiar atrocity, was an-

other crime laid to his charge. In 1785 he resigned his office and returned to England. After two sessions had been spent in preparation for his impeachment, the case was formally opened in 1788, by Burke, Fox, and others, and terminated in his acquittal in 1795. For a full account of his trial, see Macaulay's "Essay on Warren Hastings." The company rewarded Hastings with an flastings." The company rewarded trastings with an annuity of £4000, and lent him £50,000 without interest for eighteen years. He purchased the manor of Daylesford, the home of his ancestors, and retired from public life. A few years before his death he was admitted into the privy council, and stood high in the royal favour. Died in 1818.

See MACAULAY, "Essays;" GLEIG, "Life of Warren Hastings," 3 vols., 1841; JAMES MILL, "History of British India;" WILHELM HAERING, "W. Hastings; Vortrag," etc., Berlin, 1844.

Haszkarl, hås'karl, (Justus Karl,) a German botanist, born at Cassel in 1811, made in 1836 a voyage to

nist, born at Cassel in 1811, made in 1836 a voyage to Java, which he explored for six years. He published a treatise "On the Utility of the Plants of Java," (1844,) and (in Latin) "The Rare Plants of Java," (1847.)

Hatch, (John P.,) an American general, born in the State of New York, graduated at West Point in 1845. He commanded a division at South Mountain, where he was severely wounded, September, 1862, and was employed in South Carolina in 1864 as commander of several districts. several districts.

Ha-tee'fee or Hatîfî, (Moolana Abdalla, moolâ'nâ âb-dâl'lâ,) a Persian poet, was a nephew of Jâmee. Died in 520.

See HAJI-KHALFAH, "Lexicon Bibliographicum;" SIR W. G. OUSELEY, Biographical Notices of Persian Poets."

Hat'field, (THOMAS,) an English divine, became Bishop of Durham in 1345. He founded Trinity Col-lege, Oxford. Died in 1381. Hatherley, Lord. See Wood, (WILLIAM PAGE.)

Hatífî. See HATEEFEE.

Hat'sell, (John,) an Englishman, born at Cambridge in 1742. He was clerk of the House of Commons many years, ending about 1796. He published an important work called "Precedents of Proceedings in the House of Commons, with Observations," (1781; 4th edition, 4 vols., 1818.) Died in 1820.

Hat'ton, (Sir Christopher,) an English statesman and favourite courtier of Queen Elizabeth, born in 1540 at Holdenby. He was appointed lord chancellor in 1587, and, though not a lawyer by profession, he performed the duties of that office with credit. His character and capacity are represented to have been excellent. The public were much astonished when it was announced that the queen had selected for this dignity one whom Lord Campbell describes as "a gay young cavalier, never called to the bar, and chiefly famed for his handsome person, his taste in dress, and his skill in dancing. Some persons ascribe to Hatton the fourth act of "Tancred and Gismund," and several legal treatises. Died in 1591.

See SIR N. HARRIS NICOLAS, "Life and Times of Sir Christopher Hatton," 1847; LORD CAMPBELL, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors;" Foss, "The Judges of England."

Hatzfeldt, von, fon håts'fêlt', (FRANZ LUDWIG,) PRINCE, a Prussian general, born in 1756. He was governor of Berlin when that city was taken by the French

m 1806. Died in 1827.

Hauber, höw'ber, (EBERHARD DAVID,) a German theologian, born in Würtemberg in 1695. He wrote a work against magic, entitled "Bibliotheca Acta et Scripta Magica continens," (3 vols., 1741.) Died in 1765.

Haubold, höw'bolt, (CHRISTIAN GOTTLIER,) an eminent German jurist and writer, born at Dresden in 1766.

He began to give, as *privat-docent*, a course of lectures on the history of Roman law at the University of Leipsic on the instory of Koman law at the University of Leipsic in 1786. In 1796 he obtained there a chair of Saxon law. Among his works are a "History of Roman Law," ("Historia Juris Romani," 1790,) and "Institutiones Juris Romani Literariæ," (1809.) Died in 1824.

See Otto, "Necrolog Haubolds," 1824; Ersch und Grurer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Friederict, "Lebensbeschreibung des Dr. Haubold," 1826.

Haucal. See HAUKÂL. Hauch, von, fon howk, (Johannes Carsten,) a popular Danish poet, born at Frederikshald in 1791.

He became professor of natural science at Soröe. About "Tiberius," "Bajazet," and "Hamadryaden," a dramatic epic. His "Lyric Poems" ("Lyriske Digte," 1842) had great success. He also wrote several romances, among which are "The Alchemist," and "Robert Fulton," (1853.) In 1850 he was chosen professor of belles-lettres at Copenhagen. Died in 1872.

See ERSLEW, "Forfatter-Lexicon;" P. L. MÖLLER, article in the "Dansk Pantheon;" "North British Review" for September, 1867.

Haudebourt, hod'boor', (Antoinette Cécile Hor-TENSE Lescot—les'ko',) a skilful French painter of genre, born in Paris in 1784; died in 1845.

Hauenschild, von, fon how'en shilt', (RICHARD

GEORG SPILLER,) a German poet, whose nom de plume is MAX WALDAU, was born at Breslau in 1822. He published a volume of lyric poems, called "Leaves in the Wind," ("Blätter im Winde," 1848,) a novel, entitled "After Nature," ("Nach der Natur," 3 vols., 1850,) and other works. Died in 1855.

Hauff, höwf, (WILHELM.) a German novelist, born at

Hauff, höwf, (WILHELM,) a German novelist, born at Stuttgart in 1802. He was educated at the University of Tübingen, and produced in 1826 "Lichtenstein," a historical novel, which is greatly admired. He afterwards published "The Man in the Moon," a satire, a number of popular tales, among which is "The Portrait of the Emperor," ("Das Bild des Kaisers,") and a humorous, fantastic work, called "Phantasien im Bremer Rathskeller," (1827.) He died prematurely, and much regretted, in November, 1827. Hauff belonged to the school of Hoffmann, but was inferior to him, perhaps, in richness of imagination. richness of imagination.

See "Hauff's Leben," by G. Schwab, prefixed to an edition of his Works, 36 vols., 1830, and 10 vols., 1837.

Haug, howg, (Johann Christian Friedrich,) a German poet, born in Würtemberg in 1761; died in

1829.

Haug, (Johann Christoph Friedrich,) a celebrated German epigrammatist, born in the duchy of Würtemberg in 1761. His works are distinguished for elegant versification, and brilliant wit without causticity. In conjunction with Weisser, he published in 1807 an "Epigrammatic Anthology," in 10 vols. Died in 1829.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations Lexikon."

Haughton, haw'ton, (Sir Graves Champney,) an English author, born in 1787. He was professor at the East India College, Haileybury, from 1817 to 1827. He published, besides other works, a "Bengali, Sanscrit, and English Dictionary," and "An Inquiry into the First Principles of Reasoning," (1839.) Died near Paris in 1840.

Haughton, (WILLIAM,) an English dramatist in the reign of Queen Elizabeth, wrote a comedy called "Englishmen for my Money," (1616,) and was one of the authors of the comedy of "Patient Grissill," printed in

Haugwitz, von, fon howo'hits, (CHRISTIAN HEIN-RICH KARL,) COUNT, a Prussian statesman, born near Oels, in Silesia, in 1752. He was sent as ambassador to the court of Vienna in 1790, and became minister of foreign affairs in 1792. He favoured an alliance with France, and was superseded by Hardenberg in 1804. After the success of Napoleon at Ulm, Haugwitz was recalled and sent to Vienna to treat with the victor, in November, 1805. In the ensuing December he signed a treaty of alliance with France, by which Hanover was ceded to Prussia. He was prime minister in 1806 until the battle of Jena, before which he had made efforts to preserve peace with France. His administration was unpopular. After the disastrous campaign of 1806 he was excluded from all political employment. Died in 1832.

See MINUTOLI, "Der Grafvon Haugwitz und Job von Witzleben,"

Haukâl, (Haucal or Haoucâl,) Ibn, ĭb'n how-kal', (Abool- (or Abûl-) Kâsem -Mohammed, å'bool kå'sem mo-hâm'med,) called also simply Haukâl, a distinguished Arabian traveller and geographer, was born probably at Bagdâd. Departing from that city in 943 A.D., he traversed for many years the countries which lie between the Indus and the Atlantic. He wrote about 975 A.D. an important work, entitled "A Book of Roads"

and Kingdoms," which is furnished with maps and is

CONSIDERED CONSIDER C

Hauks'bee or Hawks'bee, (Francis,) an English philosopher, who was made a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1705, and was one of the earliest experimenters and discoverers in electricity, which he perceived was excited by the friction of glass. In 1709 he published his "Experiments on Various Subjects, touching Light and Electricity, "which was translated into Italian and French.

Haupt, howpt, (HERMAN,) an American engineer, born in Philadelphia in 1817, graduated at West Point in 1835. He published a "General Theory of Bridge-Construction," (1853,) and before the war of 1861-65 was distinguished as a civil engineer. He was appointed

Haupt, höwpt, (Morriz,) an eminent German philologist, born at Zittau, in Saxony, in 1808. He was appointed professor of German literature at Leipsic in 1843, but was removed in 1850 because he had taken part in the political morements of 1840. He delied part in the political movements of 1849. He edited several old German poets, and published a number of works on classical philology, among which is "Observationes criticæ," (1841.) A "Review of German Antiquities," founded and edited by him, (1841-60,) is called an excellent work. Died in 1874.

Hauptmann, höwpt män, (MORITZ,) a German composer hom at Dresden in 1702. He was employed in

poser, born at Dresden in 1792. He was employed in the chapel of the Elector of Hesse-Cassel from 1822 to 1842. He composed masses, sonatas for the piano and violin, an opera named "Matilda," and other works, which are admired for purity of style. He also wrote a

Hauréau, hō'rà'ō', (BARTHÉLEMY,) an eminent French author, born in Paris in 1812. He was keeper of the manuscripts of the National Library from 1848 to are a "Literary History of Maine," (4 vols., 1843–47,) an "Essay on the Scholastic Philosophy," (2 vols., 1843–47,) an "Essay on the Scholastic Philosophy," (2 vols., 1850, crowned by the Institute,) and "Francis I. and his Court," (1853.) He wrote articles for Didot's "Biographie Générale," which see.

Hauser Navyer (Vanna) the colchasted Navyer (Vanna) the colch

Hauser, how'zer, (Kaspar,) the celebrated Nuremberg foundling, whose mysterious history excited intense interest throughout Europe, was first observed on the 26th of May, 1828, at Nuremberg, by a citizen of that place. He was apparently about sixteen years of age, walked with difficulty, and manifested childish ignorance on the most common affairs of life. When interrogated, he replied in a few healest part of the contraction. he replied in a few broken sentences, and presented a letter purporting to be from a Bavarian peasant, who stated that the boy had been left at his door and had been secretly maintained by him. Having been received into the house of the burgomaster Binder, it was gradually ascertained that Kaspar Hauser, as he called himself, had been kept from infancy in a dark, subterranean self, had been kept from infancy in a dark, subterranean prison, provided with bread and water, and otherwise cared for, during his sleep, by an unknown keeper. A short time previous to his escape, however, a man had appeared who, after teaching him to write and to walk, had put him on the road to Nuremberg. He was next taken into the family of Professor Daumer, of Nuremberg, where he showed an eager desire for knowledge, and a surprising memory. While near his patron's house, he was wounded one day by a person who suddenly disappeared and evaded all search. He was soon after this taken under the protection of Lord Stanhope, who sent him to Anspach to be educated. In December, who sent him to Anspach to be educated. In December, 1833, he was invited to a rendezvous with a person who promised him information of his origin, but who, while Hauser was reading a paper presented to him, inflicted upon him a wound of which he died in three days.

See Merker, "Kaspar Hauser," 1830: Daumer, "Mitheilungen über Kaspar Hauser," 1832: Singer, "Leben Kaspar Hauser's," 1834: Lord Stanhope, "Materialien zur Geschichte Kaspar Hauser's," 1835: A. von Feuerbach, "Account of an Individual kept in a Dungeon."

Hausmann, höwss'mån, (Johann Friedrich Ludwig, a German geologist, born at Hanover in 1782. He obtained in 1811 the chair of geology and mineralogy

at Göttingen. He published a "Manual of Mineralogy," (3 vols., 1813,) which is highly esteemed, a "Journey through Scandinavia," (5 vols., 1818,) and a work "On the Formation of the Hartz Mountains," (1842.)

Häusser or Haeusser, hois'ser, (Ludwig,) a German historian, born in Alsace in 1818. Among his works, which are highly esteemed, is a "History of Germany from the Death of Frederick the Great to the Formation of the Germanic Confederation," (4 vols., 1855.)

Haussez, d', do'sa', (CHARLES Lemercher de Longpré-Baron, a French minister of state, born in Normandy in 1778. He was minister of marine from August, 1829, to July, 1830. Died in 1854. Haussmann, (Georges Eugène,) Baron, a French

administrator, a grandson of Nicolas, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1809. He obtained in 1853 the important office of prefect of La Seine, (at Paris.) By a lavish expenditure of the public treasure he adorned Paris with new boulevards and other costly public works. He was made a senator in 1857. He was dismissed from his prefecture in 1870, and was returned to the Chamber of Deputies by Ajaccio (Corsica) in 1877.

Haussmann, (NICOLAS,) born in 1761, was an active member of the Convention, (1792-95.) Died in 1846.

Haussonville, d' (Joseph Othenin Bernard de Cléron,) Comte, a French littéraleur, born in 1800, was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1842 and in 1846. He published a "History of the Foreign Policy of the French Government from 1830 to 1848," (1850,) "L'Eglise Romaine et le Premier Empire," (1870.) "Sainte Beuve," (1875,) and other works. He was elected to the Academy in 1869.

Hautefeuille, \(\hat{o}t'\text{ful'}\) or \(\hat{o}t'\text{fuh'ye}\), (LAURENT BASUR) a Franch invited distribution of the state of

SILE,) a French jurist, distinguished as a writer on maritime law, was born in Paris in 1805. His principal works are "Législation criminelle maritime," (1839,) "Code of Maritime Fishery," (1844.) and "The Rights and Duties of Neutral Nations in Time of Maritime War," (4 vols., 1848-49.) His works have a high reputation on both

sides of the Channel.

Hautefeuille, de, deh hōt'ful' or hōt'fuh'ye, (Jean,) a French ecclesiastic and mechanician, born at Orléans in 1647. The Duchess of Bouillon patronized him and gave him a pension. Among his inventions was the spiral spring which moderates the movements of the balance of a watch, (1674.) This invention was also claimed by Huyghens. He wrote an "Essay on the Cause of the Echo," (1718,) and many treatises on mechanics, etc. Died in 1724.

Hautefort, d', dōt'for', (Marie,) Duchesse de Schomberg, a favourite of Louis XIII. of France, was born in 1616. She gained the favour of the king about 1630, and became a maid of honour to the queen, Anne of Austria, with whom she maintained confidential relations. Richelieu induced the king to dismiss her from

court in 1640. Died in 1691.

See "Vie de Madame d'Hautefort," anonymous; Victor Cousin, "Madame d'Hautefort.

Hautemer, d', dōt'mair', (GUILLAUME,) Comte de Grancey and Seigneur de Fervaques, (fēr'vāk',) a French general, born in 1538. He fought with distinction against the Spaniards at Saint-Quentin and Gravelines, (1558,) and entered the service of Henry IV., who made him a

marshal of France in 1595. Died in 1613.

Hauterive, d', dōt'rev', (ALEXANDRE MAURICE
Blanc de Lanautte—blon deh lå'nōt',) Comte, an able French diplomatist, born at Aspres (Hautes-Alpes) in 1754. Having been ordered by Bonaparte to compose a manifesto to foreign powers, he produced in 1800 "On the State of France at the End of the Year VIII." He became the confidential secretary of the First Consul, and in 1803 was made a councillor of state. In 1807 he was appointed keeper of the archives of France. was often consulted by the emperor on foreign affairs, and acted as minister ad interim while Champagny and Caulaincourt followed the army. Died in 1830.

See ARTAUD DE MONTOR, "Histoire de la Vie et des Travaux politiques du Comte d'Hauterive," 1839; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hauteroche. See Allier, (Louis.)

Hauteroche, d', dōt'rosh', (Noël le Breton,) Sieur, a French dramatist and actor, born in Paris about

1617. He produced several popular comedies, among which is "Crispin Médecin," (1670.) Died in 1707.

Haute-Serre, d', döt'sair', (Antoine Dadin—då'dån',) a French jurisconsult, born in the diocese of Cahors, became in 1644 professor of law in Toulouse. He published learned works on the law and on the early history of France.

Hautesrayes. See Deshautesrayes.

Hauteville, hōt'vèl', or Hanvill, de, deh hōn'vèl', (Jean,) a French poet, who lived about 1150-90. He left a Latin poem, called "Archithrenius," which was once popular.

Hautpoul, d', dō'pool', (Alphonse Henri,) Marquis, a French general, born at Versailles in 1789. He became maréchal-de-camp in 1823, and obtained the rank of lieutenant-general in 1841. In 1849 he was appointed commander-in-chief of the army of Rome, and showed himself hostile to the republican régime. was minister of war for several months in 1849 and 1850,

was minister of war for several months in 1849 and 1850, and was made a senator in 1852. Died in 1865.

Hautpoul, d', (Anne Marie de Montgeroult—deh mon'zheh'roo',) Comtesse, a French authoress, born in Paris in 1763, published "Sappho to Phaon," a poem, (1790,) and several novels. Died in 1837.

Hautpoul-Salette, d', dō'pool' sā'lêt', (Jean Joseph,) a French general, born in 1754 of a noble family in Languedoc. He became general of division under Moreau, and in 1805 distinguished himself at the battle of Austerlitz, soon after which he was made a senator. He contributed to the victory at Jena in 1806. and was He contributed to the victory at Jena in 1806, and was

killed at Eylau in February, 1807.

Haüy, /lå'we' or /lå'ü-e', (RENÉ JUST,) ABBÉ, a distinguished French mineralogist, born at Saint-Just, picardy, on the 28th of February, 1743. He was educated at the College of Navarre, Paris, in which he was appointed professor of Latin in 1764. His interest in mineralogy was first excited by hearing a lecture from Daubenton, after which he became a diligent student under that professor. By a happy accident, he made an important discovery in crystallography in 1781. As he was examining a prism of calcareous spar in the cabinet of a friend, it fell and was broken into fragments, which presented crystalline faces different from those of the prism, and revealed to him the germ of a new science. Continuing his observations, he demonstrated that the structure of crystals is conformed to invariable laws, that the same mineral contains uniformly the same primary form as the basis of its crystallization, and that they may be cloven in such directions as to lay bare their peculiar primitive forms which lie concealed within them. These discoveries opened a new era in mineralogy, and, when modestly announced to the Academy of Sciences, made a profound sensation. In 1783 Hauy was chosen a member of that Academy. In 1792 he was imprisoned a short time by the revolutionists for refusing to take the required oath. In 1794 the Convention intrusted to him the charge of the cabinet of the School of Mines, and of Natural History. Napoleon granted him a pension, and named him canon of Notre-Dame and a member of the legion of honour. At the formation of the University he obtained the chair of the faculty of sciences. Amidst the homage of the great world he preserved the modest simplicity of his manners which had distinguished his early life. He published a "Treatise on Mineralogy," (1801,) a standard work of great merit; an "Elementary Treatise on Physics," (1803;) and a "Treatise on Crystallography," (1822.) He refused an offer of 600,000 francs for his collection of minerals. Cuvier has observed that the discoveries of Haüy, like those of Newton, far from losing in generality with the lapse of time, will continually gain in that respect. Died in 1822.

"From the moment that the genius of Haüy discovered the general fact that they could be cloven or split

in such directions as to lay bare their peculiar primitive or fundamental forms, (which lay concealed within them as the statue might be conceived encrusted in its marble envelope,) from that moment mineralogy ceased to be an unmeaning list of names, a mere laborious cataloguing

of stones and rubbish." (Sir John Herschel, "Preliminary Discourse on the Study of Natural Philosophy.")

See Cuvier's "Memoir on R. J. Haüy," and translation of the same in "Smithsonian Report" for 1860; Luigi Configurachi, "Memoire intorno alla Vita ed alle Opere dei due Naturalisti Werner e Haüy," 1827; Quérard, "La France Littéraire;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Haüy, (VALENTIN,) brother of the preceding, was born at Saint-Just, in France, in 1745. He was noted for his zeal and success in the education of the blind, a branch of instruction which had been entirely neglected before he, with the aid of the Philanthropic Society, opened a school in Paris in 1784. His success having attracted the attention of the public, Haüy received the title of interpreter and secretary to the king, who took his school under the protection of the state. He published an "Essay on the Education of the Blind," (1786.) About 1800 he ceased to be director of the institution, and his services were acknowledged by the grant of a pension of two thousand francs. A few years later, he founded an institution for the blind in Saint Petersburg.

Died in Paris in 1822.

Hav'e-lock, (Sir Henry,) a distinguished British general, born at Bishop's Wearmouth, Durham, on the 5th of April, 1795. He entered the army in 1815, as lieutenant, and was ordered to India in 1823. He dis-tinguished himself by his attention to the religious instruction of the men under his command, and was a strict disciplinarian. About 1828 he married Hannah, a daughter of the Rev. Mr. Marshman, a missionary. In consequence of his earnest and zealous religious character he was stigmatized as a fanatic by many of his fellow-officers. His promotion was slow. He obtained the rank of captain in 1838, and served on the staff of Sir W. Cotton in the Afghan war. He came to England on sick-leave in 1849, and remained there about two years. In the spring of 1854 he was appointed quarter-master-general. He became adjutant-general in the ensuing winter, and commanded a division in the war against Persia which began in 1856. He returned to ladia about the beginning of the great Consumption India about the beginning of the great Sepoy mutiny which broke out in February, 1857. In July he defeated the Sepoys at Futtehpore, Arny, and Cawnpore. Having driven Nana Sahib out of Cawnpore, he advanced with about 1500 men to the relief of Lucknow, in which a small garrison was besieged by a large army of Sepoys; but his army was so reduced by disease and the casualties of battle that he was compelled to fall back and await reinforcements. In the mean time General Outram, superior in rank to Havelock, arrived; but he generously waived his rank, and offered to serve as a volunteer, declaring that Havelock was entitled to the honour of relieving Lucknow. He entered that place about the 25th of September, and defended it until the arrival of Sir Colin Campbell. He was promoted to the rank of major-general in September, 1857, and died in India in November of the same year.

See J. T. Headley, "Life of General H. Havelock," 1859; John Marshman, "Life of Sir H. Havelock," 1860; "British Quarterly Review" for July, 1860.

Review" for July, 1860.

Havemann, hā'veh-mān', (WILHELM,) a German historian, born at Lüneburg in 1800, became professor of history at Göttingen in 1838. Among his works is a "History of Brunswick and Lüneburg," (2 vols., 1838.)

Hā'ven, (ALICE,) originally EMILY BRADLEY, an authoress, born at Hudson, New York, about 1825. Her first husband was Joseph C. Neal, of Philadelphia, editor of Neal's "Saturday Gazette." She produced juvenile stories, among which are "Helen Morton," and "No such Word as Fail." Died in 1863.

Haven. (Erastus Otis.) D.D., an American Meth-

Haven, (ERASTUS OTIS,) D.D., an American Methodist divine, born in Boston in 1820. He graduated in 1842, and subsequently became professor of Latin and Greek in the University of Michigan. In 1856 he was appointed editor of "Zion's Herald and We-leyan Journal," published in Boston. He became chancellor of the Suppose University 1989.

of the Syracuse University in 1874.

poems and orations, with a memoir of the author's life, by George Ticknor, was published in 1827.

See "North American Review" for July, 1828.

Havercamp, håv'er-kåmp', (SIGEBERT,) a celebrated Dutch critic and author, born at Utrecht in 1683. He succeeded Gronovius in 1721 as professor of Greek at Leyden, where he afterwards obtained the chair of history and eloquence. Among his most important works are "Dissertations on the Coins of Alexander the Great," (1722,) "Universal History explained by Medals," Dutch, 1736,) "Introduction to Roman Antiquities," (in Latin, 1740,) several treatises on Medals, and good editions of Lucretius, (1725,) Josephus, (1726,) and Sallust, (1742.) Died at Leyden in 1742.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Haverman, hå'ver-mån', (MARGARET,) a skilful painter of flowers and fruits, born at Amsterdam in 1720.

She worked in Paris. Died about 1795.

Hävernick or Haevernick, hā'ver-nik', (HEIN-RICH,) a German theologian and critic, was professor at Rostock and at Königsberg. He published an "Introduction to the Old Testament," (1836–44,) and other works. Died in the prime of life in 1846.

Hav'ers, (Clopton,) an English anatomist, who lived about 1690, wrote "Osteologia Nova," (1691.)

Havet, //a'v\frac{1}{a}', (Armand Ernest Maurice,) a French physician and botanist, born at Rouen in 1795; died in Madagascar in 1820.

Hav'I-land, (JOHN,) an architect, born near Taunton, in England, in 1792, emigrated to the United States in his youth. He designed the United States Mint, Philadelphia, and other public edifices. Died in 1852.

Haweis, (Hugh Reginald,) an English preacher and lecturer, born at Egham in 1838. He has for many years conducted popular services in London. Among his works are "Music and Morals," and "Ashes to Ashes."

Haweis, (THOMAS,) an English theologian, born at Truro in 1734, was chaplain to the Countess of Huntingdon. He published, besides other works, "The Communicant's Spiritual Companion," (1763,) and a "History of the Church of Christ," (3 vols., 1800.) Died in 1820.

Hawes, (JOEL,) an American writer and Congregational minister, boin in Medway, Massachusetts, in 1789. Among his works are "Lectures to Young Men," and "The Religion of the East." Died in 1867.

Hawes, hauz, (STEPHEN,) an English poet, who lived about 1500, was a native of Suffolk, and became groom of the privy chamber to Henry VII. He published in 1517 "The Pastime of Pleasure," an allegorical poem, which displays much learning and reflection. Warton says, "If the poems of Rowley are not genuine, the 'Pastine of Pleasure,' is alwest the other of the control of the cont time of Pleasure' is almost the only effort of imagination and invention which had appeared in our poetry since

Hawes, (WILLIAM,) an English physician, born at Islington in 1736, practised in London the most of his life. He distinguished himself by his zealous efforts in behalf of the Humane Society, instituted in 1774. He published several medical works, and an "Account of Dr. Goldsmith's Last Illness." Died in 1808.

Hawke, hauk, (EDWARD,) LORD, an English admiral, born in 1715, became a captain in 1734, rearadmiral in 1747, and vice-admiral of the blue in 1748. He commanded the fleet which in 1759 defeated the French near Belleisle. In 1765 he was named first lord of the admiralty, and in 1776 was raised to the peerage.

See Campbell, "Lives of British Admirals."

Haw'ker, (ROBERT,) an English Calvinistic divine, born at Exeter in 1753. He was for fifty years vicar of a church in Plymouth. He published a valuable "Commentary on the Old and New Testament," (9 vols., 1816,) and other religious works. Died in 1827.

Hawkesworth, hauks'worth, (John,) an English service born in London between the service born in the conditions of the service born in the service born i

Haven, (Nathaniel Appleton,) an American journalist, born at Portsmouth, New Hampshire, in 1790. He graduated at Harvard in 1807, and from 1821 to 1825 was editor of the "Portsmouth Journal." Died in 1826. A volume of his writings, consisting chiefly of

Dr. Johnson and others. About half of these were his own composition. In 1761 he published an edition of Swift's Works, with a life of that author, which is highly commended. He received from government £6000 for writing an account of Captain Cook's First Voyage, (1773.) Died in 1773. See Drake, "Essays;" W. H. Prescott, "Miscellanies."

Haw'kins, (BENJAMIN WATERHOUSE,) an English naturalist, artist, and geologist, born in London in 1807. He published several educational works, among which is "Elements of Form," (1842.) He lectured in New York in 1868. He is eminently skillul in delineating the forms of animals and in restoring fossil remains.

Hawkins, (Sir Henry,) an English lawyer, born in 1816. He was called to the bar in 1843, and after a very distinguished career as a counsel was raised to the Bench

and knighted in 1876.

Hawkins, (Sir JOHN,) M.P., (called by the Italian and Spanish writers of that day Achines or Aquines,) an able English naval officer, born at Plymouth about 1520. After following the slave-trade several years, he was defeated by the Spanish in 1567 near San Juan de Ulloa. As rear-admiral, in 1588, he served with distinction against the Spanish Armada, and was rewarded with the honour of knighthood. In 1595 Hawkins and Drake commanded a large fleet sent against the Spanish colonies in the West Indies; but they were unsuccessful. He is said to have been the first Englishman who was engaged in the slave-trade. Died in 1595.

See Campbell, "Lives of British Admirals;" FROUDE, "History of England," vol. vii. ; J. Barkrow, "Memoirs of the Naval Worthies of Queen Elizabeth's Reign," 1845.

Hawkins, (Sir John,) a descendant of the preceding, born in London in 1719, was educated for the law. In 1749 he was admitted a member of Johnson's literary club that met in Ivy Lane. In the early part of his life he contributed to the "Gentleman's Magazine." Having married in 1753 a wealthy lady named Storer, he retired from the practice of law. In 1763 he was elected a member of the celebrated literary club to which Burke, Johnson, and Goldsmith belonged, and in 1772 he was knighted for his action convices in the magiciary. for his active services in the magistracy. His principal productions are a "History of Music," (in 5 vols., 1776,) (which was coldly received, but is now more esteemed,) and a "Life of Dr. Johnson," (1787.) He was an inti-mate friend of Johnson, who chose him as one of his executors. He died in 1789, and was buried in Westminster Abbey.

Hawkins, (JOHN SIDNEY,) eldest son of the preceding, was born about 1757. He wrote a "Life of Da Vinci," and essays on various subjects. Died in 1842.

Hawkins, (LÆTITIA MATILDA,) a sister of the preceding, wrote "The Countess and Gertrude," a novel, (4 vols., 1811.) "Memoirs, Biographical Sketches, and Anecdotes," (2 vols., 1824.) and other works.

Hawkins, (Sir RICHARD,) an English mariner, son of the rear-admiral, noticed above, was born about 1555. He commanded one of the ships which encountered the "Invincible Armada" in 1588. In 1593 he led an expedition of three ships to the South Sea, and was captured by the Spaniards near Peru. After his release he published "Observations" on the voyage. Died in 1622,

See J. Barrow, "Memoirs of the Naval Worthies of Queen Elizabeth's Reign," 1845.

Hawkins, (Sir Thomas,) an English translator, lived in the reign of Charles I. He produced a version of the

Odes of Horace, (1631.)

Hawks, hauks, (Francis Lister,) D.D., an American
horact Newbern, North Carolina, clergyman and author, born at Newbern, North Carolina, in 1798. He studied law and was admitted to the bar; but his religious convictions induced him in 1821 to enter the ministry of the Episcopal Church. In 1829 he became pastor of a church in Philadelphia. In 1830 he assumed the pastoral charge of Saint Stephen's Church in New York, and afterwards of Saint Thomas's. In 1837 he and Dr. C. S. Henry commenced the "New York Review," which they continued to publish until 1841. He preached in New Orleans for five years, (1844-49,) and became rector of Calvary Church, New York, about 1850. Among his various works are "Egypt and its Monuments," (1849,) and a "History of North Carolina,"

(1857 et seq.) He edited the "Romance of Biography," and other juvenile works. Died at New York in 1866.

Hawkshaw, (Sir John,) an eminent English engineer, born at Leeds in 1811. Among his great works we may mention the South Eastern Company's line between Charing Cross and Cannon Street.

Hawks'moor, (NICHOLAS,) an eminent English architect, born in 1666, was a pupil of Sir Christopher Wren. He was employed on several London churches, and made additions to All-Souls College, Oxford. Died in 1736.

Hawk'wood, (Sir John,) an English military adventurer, was the leader of a band of outlaws who entered Italy about 1360. He rendered himself famous by his skill and success, and was hired to fight by the Florentines and the Visconti of Milan. Died in 1394.

Haw'ley, (GIDEON,) a missionary, who laboured among the American Indians, was born in Connecticut in 1727. He became pastor at Marshpee, Massachusetts, in 1758, and remained there until his death in 1807.

Hawley, (Joseph.) an American patriot, born at Northampton, Massachusetts, in 1724. He practised law in his native place, and attained eminence in his profession. He was chosen a member of the Massachusetts legislature in 1764. Died in 1788.

Ha'worth, (ADRIAN,) an English naturalist, of Cottenham, Yorkshire. He wrote, among other treatises, "Lepidoptera Britannica," (4 parts, 1803–28,) which is called a work of great value. Died in 1833.

Hawthorne, (JULIAN,) a son of Nathaniel Hawthorne, was born in 1846. He has written much for the

press and has publi hed numerous novels, among which we may mention "Bressant," (1873,) "Fortune's Fool," and "Dust."

Haw'thorne, (NATHANIEL,) a distinguished American author, was born at Salem, Massachusetts, on the 4th of July, 1804. His father, a ship-captain, died at Havana about 1810. Nathaniel graduated at Bowdoin College in 1825, Longfellow the poet being one of his classmates. He was endowed by nature with an acute and subtle intellect, and with imaginative powers of no common order; but these were associated with an extreme and almost morbid sensibility. While at college, his health was delicate, and he is said to have suffered from excessive diffidence and from occasional fits of gloom and deep dejection. Under these circumstances he made the acquaintance of Franklin Pierce, (afterwards President of the United States,) who did much to cheer and encourage him in his moments of despondency. The friendship thus begun lasted through life. After leaving college, Hawthorne spent several years mostly in seclusion and study, writing occasional tales for the papers and periodicals. In 1837 he issued a volume entitled "Twice-told Tales," so named because they had previously been published in another form. This book attracted the notice of Mr. Longfellow, who spoke of it in terms of high praise in the "North American Review." In 1843 Mr. Hawthorne removed to Concord, and resided for some time in an old manse, from the windows of which, it is said, the minister of the parish looked out upon the battle fought between his fellow-townsmen and the British troops on the memorable 19th of April, and the British troops on the memorable 19th of April, 1775. In 1846 appeared a volume entitled "Mosses from an Old Manse," a collection of sketches and tales written by him while occupying the manse at Concord. In 1846, under Mr. Polk's administration, he was appointed surveyor of the port of Salem, a position which he held for three years. He published in 1850 his celebrated "Scarlet Letter," a romance of extraordinary covers which raised its nutber at once to the first rank power, which raised its author at once to the first rank among American prose writers of fiction. In 1851 appeared his "House of the Seven Gables," in 1852 his "Blithedale Romance," and in 1860 his "Marble Faun." regarded by some as the best of all his works. published in 1852 a life of his friend Franklin Pierce, (the Democratic candidate for the Presidency,) who, after his inauguration, appointed his biographer United States consul for Liverpool, perhaps the most lucrative position within the gift of a President. He held this office for four years, after which he spent some time in travelling on the continent of Europe. Soon after his

return to the United States, Mr. Hawthorne published "Our Old Home," containing sketches of English life and character. He died in 1864. Since his death a very attractive work, entitled "Hawthorne's Notes," has been published, (2 vols., 1869,) consisting of his observations on a great variety of subjects.

Mr. Hawthorne's merits as an author are of a peculiar

and very high order. As a novelist, all critics acknowledge his power to awaken a deep, intense, and sustained interest; but some of the reviewers object that the tone of his works is not healthful. "The Scarlet Letter," says "Blackwood" for May, 1855, "glows with the fire of a suppressed, secret, feverish excitement: it is not the glow of natural life, but the hectic of disease, which burns upon the cheek of its actors," "The House of the Seven Gables is not less remarkable nor less unwhole-some than its predecessor." But, whatever may be thought of the tone of his works, all must concede to him not only great originality, but a rare power of subtle analysis, a delicate and exquisite humour, and a marvellous felicity in the use of language. His style, indeed,

may be said to combine almost every excellence,—elegance, simplicity, grace, clearness, and force.

See Griswold, "Prose Writers of America;" Duyckinck, "Cyclopadia of American Literature," vol. ii.; "Blackwood's Magazine" for November, 1863; "North American Review" for July, 1837, July, 1850, and January, 1853; "Atlantic Monthly" for May, 1860, (by E. P. WHIPPLE,) and September, 1868.

Haw'trey, (EDWARD CRAVEN,) D.D., an English scholar, born in 1789, became head-master of Eton about 1834, and afterwards provost of the same. Died in 1862.

Haxo, Aåk'so', (François Nicolas Benoîr,) an able military engineer, born at Luneville in 1774. He directed the operations at the siege of Saragossa, (1809.) In 1812 he held a high command in the Russian campaign, and was made general of division. He commanded the corps of engineers during the Hundred Days, and was at Waterloo. In 1832 he conducted the siege of Antwerp as commander-in-chief of the engineers. Died in 1838.

See Mengin, "Notice sur Général Baron Haxo," 1838.

Haxo, (NICOLAS,) a French general, uncle of the preceding, was born at Lunéville about 1750. He distinguished himself at the battle of Chollet, and gained

Hay, (DAVID RAMSAY,) a British artist and eminent writer on the principles of form and colour, was born in writer on the principles of form and colour, was born in Edinburgh in 1798. He learned the trade of house-painter, and was employed by Sir Walter Scott in the decoration of Abbotsford. In 1828 he published "The Laws of Harmonious Colouring," (6th edition, 1847.) He wrote, among other works, "Proportion, or the Geometric Principle of Beauty Analyzed," (1843.) "Science of Proportions of the Human Head and Countenance," (1849.) and "The Science of Beauty as Developed in Nature and Applied in Art," (1856.)

Häy, (JAMEs.) a Scottish diplomatist, employed by James I. He was raised to the English peerage as Earl of Carlisle. Died in 1636.

Died in 1636. of Carlisle.

of Carlisle. Died in 1636.

Hay, (WILLIAM,) born in Sussex, England, about 1700, represented Seaford in Parliament from 1734 to 1755. He published an "Essay on Civil Government," (1728,) and a few other works. Died in 1755.

Haydn, hā'd'n, [Ger. pron. hīd'n,] (JOSEPH,) a celebrated and original composer, was born at Rohrau, on the frontier of Austria and Hungary, March 31, 1732. His father was a poor mechanic. When he was about eight years old, his voice attracted the notice of Reuter, chanel master of the cathedral in Vienna under whom chapel-master of the cathedral in Vienna, under whom he passed eight years as chorister. Afterwards, being left to his own resources, he endured extreme poverty for several years, during which he became acquainted with the poet Metastasio, from whom he learned Italian. He received some lessons in composition from Porpora, and between the ages of nineteen and twenty-six composed many sonatas, concertos, and symphonies, which were admired. In 1760 he was appointed chapel-master to Prince Esterhazy at Eisenstadt. With this patron and his heir he passed about thirty years, and enjoyed in 1678, wrot prosperity, excepting the troubles of an ill-assorted which are tre marriage, from which he was relieved by a divorce. Having composed a great number of works and acquired Died in 1760.

a wide reputation, he produced in London in 1791 six grand symphonies, which were received with great enthusiasm. His noble master-piece the oratorio of "The Creation" was performed in Vienna in 1798, and produced by the strength of the creation of the control of the control of the creation of the control of the creation of the crea cured his admission into the French Institute. He surpassed his predecessors in symphonies, and displayed extraordinary fertility of invention. Among his last works is a piece of church music called "The Seasons," (1801.) Died at Vienna, May 31, 1809. Haydn appears to have been exempt from the spirit of rivalry and envy. On one occasion he designated Mozart as the first composer of the world. His happy and genial temperament is reflected in his compositions.

See C. A. GRIESENGER, "Biographische Notizen über Joseph Haydn," 1870; "Letters on the Life and Works of Haydn," in Italian, by Carrant, ("Le Haydine," etc.,) 1872; Framery, "Notice sur Joseph Haydn," 1870; Le Breton, "Vie de Joseph Haydn," 1870; Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" A. C. Dies, "J. Haydn's Biographie," 1870; L. A. C. De Bevle, (under the pseudonym of Bombert,) "Vie de Haydn, Mozart et Métastase," Paris, 1817; English version of the same, 1817, and Boston, 1839; "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1817.

Haydn, hā'd'n, (Joseph,) an English author, who published a "Dictionary of Dates and Universal Reference," which is highly commended; also a "Hand-Book of Dignities." Died in London in 1856.

Haydn, (MICHAEL,) a brother of Joseph Haydn the musician, was born at Rohrau in 1737. He was an excellent organist and composer, and became chapel-master in the cathedral of Salzburg. He composed numerous oratorios, masses, Te Deums, and other works. brother Joseph considered him the greatest composer of sacred music of his time except Mozart. Died in 1808.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Hay'don, (BENJAMIN ROBERT,) an eminent English painter, born at Plymouth in 1786. He went to London in 1804, and was admitted as a student at the Royal Academy. In 1807 he exhibited a painting of the Holy Family resting during their flight to Egypt. In 1809 his "Dentatus" gained the first prize in the exhibition of the British Institution. His "Judgment of Solomon" was purchased for seven hundred guineas. In the early part of his career he quarrelled with the Academy, and when he applied for admission as an associate he was refused. In 1815 he opened a school of painting, in which several eminent artists were formed; but in pecuniary matters he was not successful. While confined in prison for debt in 1827, he painted the "Mock Election," for which George IV. paid him five hundred guineas. "Napoleon Musing at Saint Helena" was one of his most admired productions. In 1837-38-39 he gave lectures on Painting, which were very popular, and were published in 1844. The last years of his life were rendered unhappy by pecuniary difficulties, and his mind became so disordered that he committed suicide in June, 1846. His merit as a painter is variously estimated. The Landseers were his pupils.

See his Life, by Thomas Taylor, 1853, 3 vols.; "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1853; "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1853; "Blackwood's Magazine" for November, 1853.

Haye, La. See Cormenin and Delahaye. Hayer, ½ y'y', (Jean Nicolas Hubert,) a French monk, born at Sarre-Louis about 1708. He defended revealed religion against infidels in several works. Died in 1780.

Hayer du Perron, le, leh ½ 'yà' dü på' ròn', (PIERRF,) French poet, born at Alençon in 1603; died after 1678. Hayes, haz, (Augustus Allen,) an American chemist, born at Windsor, Vermont, in 1806. He made several important discoveries, and contributed to Silliman's

"Journal of Science," and other scientific publications.

Hayes, hāz, (CATHERINE,) a popular vocalist, born at Limerick, Ireland, about 1820. She performed with success in the theatres of Italy, Vienna, and London. In 1851 she visited the United States, and sang in the principal cities. Died in 1861.

See "Gentleman's Magazine" for September, 1861.

Hayes, (CHARLES,) an English mathematician, born in 1678, wrote learned and ingenious works, among which are treatises on "Fluxions and Conic Sections," on "Longitude," and "Chronology of the Septuagint."

Hayes, (ISAAC I.,) an American explorer, born in Chester county, Pennsylvania, in 1832, graduated as M.D. at the University of Pennsylvania in 1853. The same year he accompanied Dr. Kane on an exploring expedition to the North Pole. After passing two winters in the northern regions, blocked up in the ice, and suffering incredible hardships, they returned in the autumn of 1855. (See KANE, ELISHA K.) Dr. Hayes published an interesting account of his share in this expedition, entitled "An Arctic Boat Journey," (Boston, 1860.) In 1860 he conducted a second expedition to the Arctic regions, and returned in the autumn of 1861. He afterwards wrote a tale, entitled "Cast away in the Cold." Died in 1881.

Hayes, (Rutherford Burford,) an American statesman, born in Connecticut in 1822. He began life as a lawyer in Ohio, but joined the army in 1861, and was wounded at the engagement of South Mountain in 1862; he afterwards rose to the rank of major-general. was first elected to Congress in 1864, and has twice been governor of Ohio. In 1877, after an extremely close contest, he became President of the United States.

Hayes, (WILLIAM,) an English musical composer, born in 1708; died in 1777.

Hayez, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian historical painter and excellent colorist, born at Venice in 1792. Among his works are "Laocoon," and "The Two Foscari."

Hay'ley, (WILLIAM,) an English author, born at Chichester in 1745, resided at Eartham, and enjoyed an easy fortune in literary pursuits. In 1792 he became easy fortune in interary pursuits. In 1792 he became acquainted with the poet Cowper, whose life he afterwards wrote, (1804.) His chief poems are "An Essay on History," (1780.) "Triumphs of Temper," (1781.) "An Essay on Painting," and "An Essay on Epic Poetry," (1782.) He was not without taste, and had some skill in versification; but is poetry is feeble and infected with mawkish sentiment. Died in 1820.

Haym, hīm. (NICCOLÒ FRANCESCO.) a musician and

Haym, hīm, (NICCOLÒ FRANCESCO,) a musician and bibliographer, born in Rome about 1680. He composed several admired sonatas, and published a valuable work on Italian bibliography, called "Notices of Rare Books in the Italian Language," (1726.) Died in London in

1730.

Hay'man, (Francis,) an English historical painter, born at Exeter in 1708, lived chiefly in London. He was one of the earliest members of the Royal Academy. Among his principal productions are his illustrations of Shakspeare and Milton. Died in 1776.

Haymo or Haimo, hī'mo, or Aimo, ī'mo, a Ger-

Haymo or Halmo, hi'mo, or Almo, i'mo, a German ecclesiastic, whose writings had a high reputation, became Bishop of Halberstadt in 841 A.D. He wrote "Commentaries on the Scriptures." Died in 853.

Haynau, von, fon hī'now, (Julius Jakob,) Baron, an Austrian general, born at Cassel in 1786, was a natural son of the Elector of Hesse-Cassel. He entered the Austrian service in 1801, became colonel in 1830, and revolt in Italy in 1848 and 1849, he displayed some military skill and became notorious for his cruelty. He obtained in May, 1849, the chief command of the Ausobtained in May, 1849, the chief command of the Austrian army in Hungary, and defeated the Hungarians in several actions. The execution of the vanquished chiefs and patriots by his orders excited general indignation. He was deprived of his command in 1850. During a visit to London in 1850, he was assaulted and roughly treated by the draymen of Barclay & Perkins's brewery. Died in 1853.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hāyne, (ARTHUR P.,) a brother of Robert Y. Hayne, noticed below, was born at Charleston, South Carolina, in 1790. He entered the army in 1807, served during the war of 1812, distinguished himself at the battle of New Orleans, January, 1815, and obtained the rank of adjutant-general. He resigned his commission in 1820,

and became a lawyer. In 1858 he was chosen a United States Senator. Died in 1867.

Hayter, (Rev. John), was employed to superintend Hayne, hi'neh, (FRIEDRICH GOTTLOB,) a German botanist, born in 1763, became professor of botany at Berlin. He published, besides other works, an excellent "Description and Representation of Plants used in Mediature and Manuscripts," (1811.) Died in 1818.

Hayward, (Abraham,) an English lawyer and author, born in 1803. Died in 1884.

cine," (11 vols., 1802-31, with 600 plates designed by himself.) Died in 1832.

See CALLISEN, "Medicinisches Schriftsteller-Lexikon."

Hayne, (ISAAC,) an officer, born in South Carolina in 1745, became a wealthy planter. He served against the British at the siege of Charleston in 1780, was taken prisoner and paroled. The British by threats induced him to subscribe a declaration of allegiance, and afterwards required him to take arms for the king. To avoid

this necessity, he joined the American army, was taken prisoner, and hung in August, 1781.

Hayne, (Julia Dean,) a popular American actress, born at Pleasant Valley, New York, in 1830, has performed with success in the United States and England.

Hayne, (PAUL H.,) a poet, and nephew of Robert Y. Hayne, noticed below, was born at Charleston, South Carolina, in 1831. He has published several volumes of

Hayne, (ROBERT YOUNG,) a distinguished American orator, born in the parish of Saint Paul, South Carolina, in 1791, was a grand-nephew of Isaac Hayne, who was executed by the British in 1781. He studied law with Langdon Cheves, and became eminent in his profession. In 1818 he was chosen Speaker of the legislature of South Carolina, which he represented in the national Senate from 1823 to 1832. In January, 1830, he made an eloquent speech in the Senate, to which Webster replied in one of his most successful and memorable efforts. He was Governor of his native State from 1832 to 1834, and advected publification. Died in 1840. to 1834, and advocated nullification. Died in 1840. See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans,"

Hayne, (Rev. THOMAS,) an English critic and teacher, Hayne, (Rev. 1 HOMAS,) an English critic and teacher, born in Leicestershire in 1581, was a graduate of Oxford, and an excellent linguist. He published a "Latin Grammar," a "Life of Luther," a "General View of the Holy Scripture," and other works. Died in 1645.

Haynes, hānz, (HOPTON,) born in 1672, was assaymaster of the English mint, and a friend of Sir Isaac Newton. He wrote zealously in defence of Unitarian dectrines. Died in 1740.

Haynes, (John,) an Anglo-American governor, was born in Essex, England, and removed to Boston in 1633. In 1635 he was chosen Governor of Massachusetts. In 1636 he became one of the chief founders of Connecticut, of which he was chosen the first Governor in 1639, and was afterwards several times re-elected. Died in 1654.

Haynes, hānz, (Lemuell) an eminent coloured minister, born in West Hartford, Connecticut, in 1753. He early displayed a remarkable thirst for knowledge, and, by devoting all his leisure to study, became in a few years a good Latin and Greek scholar. In 1775 he joined the American army, and the next year served in the expedition to Ticonderoga. Licensed to preach in 1780, he was thirty years pastor in West Rutland, Ver-mont. From 1822 until his death, in 1833, he preached to a congregation in Granville, New York. His famous sermon against Universalism, in reply to Hosea Ballou, has been widely read. A memoir of his life was published by the Rev. Dr. Cooley.

Hays, hāz, (ALEXANDER,) an American general, born in Pittsburg, Pennsylvania, about 1824, graduated at West Point in 1844. He became a brigadier-general of volunteers in September, 1862, commanded a division at

volunteers in September, 1862, commanded a division at Gettysburg, July, 1863, and was killed at the battle of the Wilderness in May, 1864.

Hays, (WILLIAM JACOB,) a painter of animals, was born in the city of New York in 1830. He produced many pictures of dogs and game. Died in 1875.

Hay'ter, (Sir GEORGE,) an English painter of history and portraits, was born in London about 1792. He studied for several years in Italy, and after his return was knighted in 1842. Among his finest productions are "Victoria taking the Oath at the Coronation," and "The Trial of Lord Russell." Died in 1871.

Hayter. (Rev. John.) was employed to superintend

Hāy'ward, (Sir John,) an English historian, who published in 1599 "The First Part of the Reign of Henry IV." He was knighted in 1619. He also wrote the lives of William I., William II., and Henry I. Died

lives of William I., William II., and Henry I. Died in 1627.

Haywood, (ELIZA.) See Heywood.

Hay'wood, (ELIZABETH,) an English authoress, born in London in 1693, wrote "The Female Spectator," and other works. Died in 1756.

Haz'ard, (EBENEZER,) born in Philadelphia about 1744, was postmaster-general of the United States from 1782 to 1789. He published "Historical Collection of State Papers," etc., (1792.) Died in 1817.

Hazard, (SAMUEL,) a son of the preceding, was born in Philadelphia in 1784. He published in 1828-36 the "Register of Pennsylvania," containing historical documents, etc. He also wrote the "Annals of Pennsylvania from 1609 to 1682."

from 1609 to 1682."

Hā'zen, (WILLIAM B.,) an American general, born in Vermont in 1830, graduated at West Point in 1855. He served as colonel at the battle of Shiloh, April 7, 1862, and as brigadier-general at the battles of Stone River, which ended in January, 1863, and Chickamauga, September 19 and 20 of the same year. He commanded a division of the army of General Sherman in the campaign against Atlanta, and in the march from that place to the sea, in 1864; and he was made a major-general of volunteers in December of that year.

Hā'zle-rig, written also Heselrige, (Sir Arthur,) an

English Puritan, who took a prominent part in the opposition to Charles I., was born about 1612. He represented Leicestershire in the Long Parliament, and was one of the five members whom the king attempted to arrest in 1642 on a charge of treason. During the civil war he served in the army of Parliament as colonel. In 1649 he was chosen a member of the council of state, and in 1658 was created a peer by Cromwell, but pre-ferred to retain his seat in the House of Commons.

Died in 1660.

Hăz'litt, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English critic and miscellaneous author, born at Maidstone, April 10, 1778, was the son of a Unitarian minister. After making creditable essays in the art of painting, he adopted literature as a profession, and in 1803 obtained employment as a reporter for the London newspapers. In 1805 he published his first work, "An Essay on the Principles of Human Action," followed by "The Eloquence of the British Senate," (1808,) with critical notes. In 1808 he married Miss Stoddart. Between 1813 and 1818 he delivered lectures on philosophy and English poetry, some of which were published and favourably received: Of his very numerous and various works the following are perhaps the principal: "Characters of Shakspeare's Plays," (1817,) "Original Essays," (1821,) "The Spirit of the Age," (1824,) "The Plain Speaker," "Political Essays," "Table-Talk," (1824,) and "The Life of Napoleon," (4 vols., 1828.) In the latter part of his life he contributed to the "Edinburgh Review." He enjoyed a high reputation as a critic; but allowance must be made for his prejudice against living authors. Sir Archibald Alison expressed the opinion that "in critical disquisitions on the leading characters and works of Hăz'litt, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English critic and disquisitions on the leading characters and works of the drama, he is not surpassed in the whole range of English literature." Died in 1830.

English literature." Died in 1830.

See "Literary Remains of W. Hazlitt, with a Notice of his Life, by his Son," etc., 2 vols, 1836.

Hazlitt, (WILLIAM,) JR., a lawyer, a son of the preceding, was born about 1810. He has distinguished himself as the translator of various works, among which are a "Life of Luther," (1846,) Guizot's "History of the English Revolution," (1846,) and Thierry's "History of the Conquest of England by the Normans," (1847.) He has edited the Works of De Foe, (1840,) and those of his father. He has been a registrar of the London Bankruptcy Court since 1854.

Hazlitt, (WILLIAM CAREW,) a son of the preceding, was born in 1834. He has written a large number of

was born in 1834. He has written a large number of interesting books, among which we may mention a "History of the Republic of Venice," 4 vols., (1860,) "Tenures of Land and Customs of Manors," (1874,) and a "Catalogue of the Huth Library," (1880.)

Head, hed, (Sir EDMUND WALKER,) an English colonial governor, born near Maidstone, Kent, in 1805. appointed Lieutenant-Governor of New Brunswick of Canada in 1854. He wrote a "Hand-Book of the History of the Spanish and French Schools of Painting," (1848,) a work of merit. Died in January, 1868.

Head, (Sir Francis Bond,) a popular English writer,

born near Rochester, Kent, in 1793. He was a captain in the army when, in 1825, he went to South America as agent of a mining association, and in 1826 published "Rough Notes of a Journey across the Pampas," etc., which was received with much favour. In 1833 he produced a successful humorous book, called "Bubbles from the Brunnen of Nassau." He became in 1836 Lieutenant-Governor of Upper Canada, in which an insurrection broke out in 1837. After the suppression of this he resigned, and returned to England in 1838. In 1867 he was made a privy councillor. He wrote "The Emigrant," (6th edition, 1852,) and other works. He died n 1875.

Head, (Sir George,) a brother of the preceding, was born near Rochester in 1782. He served in the army in the Peninsula from 1809 to 1814, when he was ordered to Canada and Nova Scotia. After his return to England he published "Forest Scenes and Incidents in the Wilds of North America," (1829,) and several other books of travel. In 1849 appeared his "Rome: a Tour of Many Days," said to be a standard work. He was made a knight in 1831. Died in 1855.

Head (Richard Name) an Lieb dramatist wrote comedies

Head, (RICHARD,) an Irish dramatist, wrote comedies.

He was drowned at sea in 1678.

Headley, hêd'le, (HENRY,) an English author, born at Norwich in 1766, was educated at Oxford. In 1786 he at Norwich in 1700, was educated at Oxford. In 1780 he published a volume of poems, and wrote several articles for the "Gentleman's Magazine," and No. 16 in "Olla Podrida." In 1787 he published "Select Beauties of Ancient English Poets, with Remarks." His biographer, Rev. H. Kett, says, "His principles of criticism are sound, and his remarks pertinent. . . . His biographical sketches of the old English poets may be considered as a rich cabinet of exquisite portraits." Died in 1788.

See H. KETT, "Sketch of H. Headley," prefixed to his "Select

See H. Kett, "Sketch of H. Headley," prefixed to his "Select Beauties of Ancient English Poets," 1810.

Headley, hêd'le, (JOEL TYLER,) an American writer, born in Delaware county, New York, in 1814, graduated at Union College in 1839. Among his numerous works are "Napoleon and his Marshals," (2 vols., 1846,) a "Life of Oliver Cromwell," (1848,) and a "History of the Second War between England and the United States, (2 vols., 1853.) In 1855 he was elected secretary of state for New York.

See Griswold, "Prose Writers of America."

Hēa'ly, (George Peter Alexander,) an American portrait-painter, born in Boston in 1808. He worked for some years in Paris, and obtained a medal of the second class there in 1855. Among his works are "Webster's Reply to Hayne," and "Dr. Franklin before Louis XVI. of France."

See Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists," 1867.

Hēa'pў, written also Heaphy, (Тномая,) an English

portrait-painter, born about 1775; died in 1835. Hearne, hern, (SAMUEL,) an English traveller, born in London in 1745, was for several years a midshipman in the royal navy. Having entered the service of the Hudson Bay Company, he was sent in 1769 on an expedition to discover a Northwest passage, and was the first European who penetrated to the ocean north of Of this journey an account was published in America.

1795. Died in 1792.

Hearne, (Thomas,) an eminent English antiquary and collater of manuscripts, was born at White Waltham, Berkshire, in 1678. He became assistant librarian of the Bodleian Library, Oxford, in 1712; but, being a zealous Jacobite, he refused to take the oath to George Li, and lost his office. He published accurate editions, with annotations, of many old works, among which are Livy's "History," (1708,) Spelman's "Life of Alfred the Great," (1710,) Leland's "Itinerary," (9 vols., 1710,) and Camden's "Annals," (3 vols., 1717.) He is introduced in Pope's "Dunciad" under the name of "Wormius." Died in 1735.

See Huddesford, "Life of Thomas Hearne," 1772.

Hearne, (THOMAS,) an English artist, born at Marshfield in 1744, was a landscape-painter in water-colours, and a topographical designer. Died in 1817.

Hēath, (Benjamin,) an English lawyer and scholar, who published in 1740 an "Essay on the Divine Existence, Unity, and Attributes," and in 1765 a "Revisal of Shakspeare's Text." Died in 1766.

Shakspeare's Text." Died in 1766.

Heath, (CHARLES,) an English editor and engraver, born in 1784, gained distinction by the publication of the "Shakspeare Gallery," "Waverley Gallery," "Book of Beauty," and other annuals. Died in 1848.

Heath, (JAMES,) a historical writer, born in London in 1629. He wrote a "Chronicle of the Late Intestine War in the Three Kingdoms," (1661,) "The Glories of Charles II.'s Restoration," (1662,) and other works. Died in 1664. Died in 1664.

Heath, (James,) an eminent English engraver, born about 1760. Among his principal works are "The Death of Lord Nelson," after West, and a portrait of Washington, after Stuart. He was the father of Charles Heath, poticed above.

noticed above. Died in 1834.

Heath, (NICHOLAS,) born in London about 1500, became Archbishop of York and lord chancellor in 1556, in the reign of Queen Mary. Having refused to take the oath of supremacy, he was deprived of his office by Queen Elizabeth in 1558, and confined in the Tower.

Died in 1579. See Foss, "The Judges of England."

Heath, (WILLIAM,) an American general, born at Roxbury, Massachusetts, in 1737, was a farmer when the Revolution began. In 1775 he was appointed a brigadier-general, and in August, 1776, a major-general. He commanded near King's Bridge, New York, in 1776, and in the next year was transferred to the Eastern army, stationed near Boston, where he had temporary charge of the troops of Burgoyne who had surrendered at Saratoga. He returned to the main army in 1779, and was employed in the Highlands of the Hudson until the end of the war. In 1798 he published a volume of military "Memoirs." Died in 1814.

"Memoirs." Died in 1814.

Hēath'cōat, (John,) an English mechanical genius, born in Leicestershire in 1784. He settled at Nottingham as a "setter-up" of hosiery and warp frames, and invented a machine for making lace. Died in 1861.

Hēath'cote, (Ralph,) an English clergyman and author, born in Leicestershire in 1721. He became vicar of Barkby in 1748, and prebendary of Southwell in 1768. He wrote a "History of Astronomy," and a "Sketch of Lord Bolingbroke's Philosophy," besides other works on various subjects. Died in 1795.

Heathfield, Lord. See Elliot, (George Augus-

TUS.)

Hebbel, hêb'bel, (FRIEDRICH,) a lyric poet and dramatist, born in Ditmarsch, in Holstein, in 1813, lived many years in Vienna. He wrote tragedies entitled "Genoveva" and "Maria Magdalena," and poems which

were well received. Died in 1863.

See EMIL KUH, "F. Hebbel; eine Characteristik," 1854.

He'be, [Gr. "H6η; Fr. HÉBÉ, Å'bÅ',] a goddess of the Greek mythology, and the personification of youth, was represented as a daughter of Jupiter and Juno, (Hera.) According to Homer, she was a minister of the gods, and it was one of the duties of her office to fill their cups with nectar. She became the wife of Hercules after his apotheosis.

Hebel, hā'bel, (Johann Peter,) a distinguished German poet, born at Bâle in 1760, became in 1808 rector of the Academy of Carlsruhe, and in 1819 provost of the ecclesiastic chapter, (Kirchen-Commission.) His poems in the Suabian dialect ("Allemannische Gedichte," 1803) rendered his name popular throughout Germany. He describes nature in a simple and effective style. He published "Bible Histories for Youth," and several other works. Died in 1826.

See LONGFELLOW, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" J. G. SCHULT-HEISS, "Lebensbeschreibung von J. P. Hebel," 1831; ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" GERVINUS, "Geschichte der Deutschen Dichtung;" and the article entitled "The German Burns" in the "Atlantic Monthly" for April, 1862, (by BAYARD TAYLOR.)

Hebenstreit, hā'ben-strīt', (JOHANN CHRISTIAN,) a German theologian, born in 1686; died in 1756.

Hebenstreit, (JOHANN ERNST,) a German naturalist and physician, born at Neustadt on the Orla, Saxony, in 1703, was professor of medicine at Leipsic. He wrote an admired Latin poem on Man, "De Homine Sano et Ægroto," (1758,) "Palæologia Therapiæ," (1779,) and an interesting account of a "Journey to Algiers, Tunis, etc.," which he made in 1732. Died in 1757.

See Ersch und Gruger "Allgemeine Encyklomædie." JOHANN

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Johann August Ernesti, "Memoria J. E. Hebenstreitii," 1759.

He'ber, (REGINALD,) an excellent English poet and prelate, born at Malpas, in Cheshire, on the 21st of April, 1783. He was the second son of Reginald Heber, rector of Hodnet. In 1800 he entered Brazennose College, Oxford, where he produced in 1803 his beautiful prize poem "Palestine." He made a tour on the coninent in 1805 and 1806, obtained the living of Hodnet in 1807, and married Amelia Shipley in 1809. In 1812 he published a volume of poems, containing translations from Pindar, and a poem entitled "Europe: Lines on the Present War." He afterwards composed more than fifty "Hymns adapted to the Weekly Church Service."
"These hymns," says D. M. Moir, "have been by far the most popular of his productions, and deservedly so; for in purity and elevation of sentiment, in simple pathos and eloquent earnestness, it would be difficult to find anything superior to them in the range of lyric poetry." He was elected preacher to Lincoln's Inn in 1822, and appointed Bishop of Calcutta in January, 1823. After visiting many remote parts of his very extensive diocese, visiting many remote parts of ins very extensive diocese, he died of apoplexy, at Trichinopoli, on the 3d of April, 1826, leaving a high reputation for genius, piety, and liberality. His journal of a "Journey through India from Calcutta to Bombay, with Notes on Ceylon," (2 vols., 1828,) is called by the "London Quarterly Review" "one of the most delightful books in the language." "Independently of its moral attraction," says Lord Jeffrey "up are induced to think it the most instruction. frey, "we are induced to think it the most instructive and important publication that has ever been given to the world on the actual state and condition of our In-dian empire." The same critic pays this high tribute to his character: "Learned, polished, and dignified he was undoubtedly; yet far more conspicuously kind, humble, tolerant, and laborious;—zealous for his church, too, and not forgetful of his station; but remembering it more for the duties than for the honours that were attached to it, and infinitely more zealous for the religious improvement and for the happiness of his fellow-creatures of every tongue, faith, and complexion; indulgent to all errors and infirmities; liberal in the best and truest sense of the word; humbly and conscientiously diffident of his own excellent judgment and never-failing charity."

See "Life of Reginald Heber," by his widow, 4 vols., 1830; Rev. George Bonner, "Memoir of R. Heber;" Krohn, "Hebers Leben," Berlin, 2 vols., 1831; Thomas Taylor, "Memoirs of the Life and Writings of the Rev. Reginald Heber;" "Edinburgh Review" for December, 1828.

Heber, (RICHARD,) a bibliomaniac and an excellent classical scholar, a half-brother of the preceding, was born in Westminster in 1773. He was educated at Ox-ford. In 1804 he inherited his father's estate at Hodnet, and represented the University of Oxford in Parliament from 1821 to 1826. He indulged an extravagant passion for collecting books, on which he is said to have spent about £180,000. He owned large libraries in London, Oxford, Paris, Antwerp, Ghent, Hodnet, and other places. He edited Silius Italicus and Claudian in 1792. Died in 1833. Sir Walter Scott dedicated to him the sixth canto of "Marmion."

Heb'er-den, (WILLIAM,) an eminent physician, born in London in 1710, was educated at Cambridge. In in London in 1710, was educated at Cambridge. In 1748 he began the practice of medicine in London, in which he acquired a high reputation. In 1750 he became a Fellow of the Royal Society, to whose "Transactions" he contributed. He was reputed one of the best classical scholars of his time. His greatest work, "Medical Commentaries," (1802,) was written in elegant Latin. His moral character was excellent. Died in 1801. His son, WILLIAM HEBERDEN, M.D., wrote a "Treatise on the Increase and Decrease of Different Diseases," (1801.)

Heberer, hā'beh-rer, (MICHAEL,) a German traveller, born in Baden about 1550. He passed about three years as a captive and slave in Egypt and Turkey, and published a Narrative of his adventures. Died in 1610.

Hébert, ha'bair', (Antoine Auguste Ernest,) a French historical painter, born at Grenoble in 1817, was a pupil of David of Angers. He gained the first grand prize in 1839 for his picture of "The Cup found in the Sack of Benjamin." Among his works, which are admired for vigour of expression, are "Tasso in Prison," "The Malaria," (1850,) and "Les Filles d'Alvito," (1855.)

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hébert, (JACQUES RENÉ,) a French demagogue, born at Alençon in 1755, came to Paris when quite young, and was a desperate adventurer when the Revolution Jacobin paper named "Père Duchêne." Hébert and Chaumette were the authors of the atheistic festivals of Reason. Having been proscribed by Robespierre and Danton and charged with a conspiracy to massacre the Convention, he was executed in March, 1794.

Hébert, (MICHEL PIERRE ALEXIS,) a French advocate horn at Granville (Marche) in 1700.

cate, born at Granville (Manche) in 1799.

Hébert, (PAUL O.,) an American general in the Confederate service, born in Louisiana. He served in Mexico in 1847, became Governor of Louisiana in 1854, and was

made a brigadier-general in 1861.

Hébrail, ¼½'brãl' or ¼½'brã'ye, (Jacques,) a French bibliographer, born at Castelnaudary in 1716. He published "La France littéraire," (2 vols., 1769,) which is praised for accuracy. Died about 1800.

Hécart, ¼½'kãr', (Gabriel Antoine Joseph,) a French littérateur, born at Valenciennes in 1755; died in 1838

in 1838.

Hecatæus, hêk-a-tee'us, [Gr. 'Εκαταῖος; Fr. Ηξ-CATÉE, hà'kā'tà',] OF ABDE'RA, a Greek historian, who lived about 330 B.C. He wrote a work on the Hyper-boreans, and another on Egypt. Fragments of these are

Hecatæus of MI-LE'TUS, son of Hegesander, lived about 500 B.C. He was an eminent geographer, and one of the earliest Greek historians. Like Herodotus, he travelled in Egypt and other countries to obtain materials for history. His works were highly esteemed by the ancients.

See Klausen, "De Vita et Scriptis Hecatæi;" C. Müller, "De Vita et Scriptis Hecatæi."

Hecate, hêk'a-te or hêk'at, $[E\kappa \hat{u}\tau\eta,]$ in Greek mythology, was the daughter of Perses and Asteria. She is first mentioned by Hesiod, and appears to have been unknown in the age of Homer. Her attributes were various and apparently contradictory: she was said to dispense blessings and avert misfortunes, and was also described as a cruel infernal deity, presiding over magic and nocturnal incantations. She was represented with a hideous aspect, having her head surrounded with ser-

pents, and infernal dogs howling around her. **Hec'a-ton**, [Gr. Ἑκάτων,] a Greek Stoic philosopher, born at Rhodes, lived in the first century after Christ.

Hecht, hêkt, (CHRISTIAN,) a German philologist and Lutheran divine, born at Halle in 1696; died in 1748.

Heck, van, van hêk, (Jan,) an excellent Flemish painter of landscapes, flowers, and fruit, born near Oudenarde about 1625. He worked in Rome and Antwerp. Died after 1660.

Heck, van der, vån der hêk, (NIKLAAS,) a Dutch painter of Alkmaar, was born about 1580. He excelled in landscape and history, was a good colorist, and skilful in chiaroscuro. Died in 1638.

Heck, von. See Hegius.

Heckel, hêk'el, (Johann Friedrich,) a German philologist, born at Gera about 1640; died in 1715.

Hecker, hêk'ker, (August Friedrich,) a German physician and medical writer born near Halle in 1862.

physician and medical writer, born near Halle in 1763; died in 1811.

Hecker, (FRIEDRICH KARL FRANZ,) a German radical politician and lawyer, born in Baden in 1811. After the revolution of 1848-49 he emigrated to the United States, and settled at Belleville, Illinois. Died in 1881.

Heck'er, (ISAAC THOMAS,) an American theologian, born in New York in 1819. He became a Roman time, and on his return was settled for a few years in

Catholic priest about 1848. He published "Questions

of the Soul," (1855,) and other works.

Hecker, (Justus Friedrich Karl,) son of August Friedrich, noticed above, was born at Erfurt in 1795. He published "The Black Death in the Fourteenth Century," and other valuable medical treatises. Died

in 1850.

Heckewelder, hêk'eh-wêl'der, (Rev. John,) a Moravian missionary, born in Bedford, England, in 1743, was employed many years among the Delaware Indians. He wrote an interesting, but rather flattering, account of the "History, Manners, and Customs of the Indian Nations," (1819.) "His account," according to General Cass, "is pure unmixed panegyric." His death is variously dated 1810, 1823, and 1826.

See E. RONDTHALER, "Life of J. Heckewelder," Philadelphia,

1847.

Heckscher, hêk'sher, (JOHANN GUSTAV MORITZ,) a German politician, born at Hamburg in 1797. As a member of the Parliament of Frankfort, he voted for the Archduke John as vicar of the empire, and was appointed by him minister of justice and of foreign affairs in 1848. He was removed from office before 1849.

Hecquet, hà'kà', (PHILIPPE,) an eminent French physician, born at Abbeville in 1661. In 1688 he began to practise at Port-Royal, where he adopted habits of rigid abstinence and other austerities, to which he adhered to

abstinence and other austerities, to which he adhered to the end of his life. In 1697 he became a member of the Faculty of Paris, who employed him as professor of materia medica. He advocated the free use of the lancet, and wrotea. He advocated the free use of the fancet, and wrote numerous professional treatises, one of which is called "Novus Medicinæ Conspectus," (1722.) It is said that Hecquet was the prototype of "Doctor Sangrado" in "Gil Blas." He was sometimes called "the French Hippocrates." Died in 1737.

See Saint-Marc, "Vie de P. Hecquet;" "Biographie Médicale."

Hec'tor, [Gr. Textop; It. ETTORE, êt-to'ra,] a famous Train here the addest son of Prime and Hecuba, was

Trojan hero, the eldest son of Priam and Hecuba, was the most valiant defender of Troy when that city was besieged by the Greeks. His character is one of the most admirable conceptions of Homer's genius. After performing prodigies of valour, fighting single combats with Ajax and Diomed, and slaying Patroclus, he was

killed by Achilles. See Homer's "Iliad," passim.

Hec'u-ba or Hek'a-be, [Gr. Έκωβη; Fr. Η έςυβε, a'küb',] was the second wife of Priam, King of Troy. She was the mother of nineteen children, among the most celebrated of whom were Hector, Paris, Cassandra, and Helenus. Having, after the fall of Troy, been enslaved by the Greeks, she threw herself into the sea. Other accounts state that she was stoned by the Greeks and was metamorphosed into a dog.

Hécube. See HECUBA.

Hed'ding, (ELIJAH.) an American Methodist bishop, born in the State of New York in 1780. He was elected

born in the State of New York in 1780. He was elected a bishop about 1824. Died at Poughkeepsie in 1852. **Hédelin**. See Aubignac, d'. **Hedenborg**, hā'den-borg', (Johan,) a Swedish physician and traveller, born at Heda in 1787, visited the Levant in 1825. He published "The Manners and Customs of the Turks," (1839-42.) and "Travels in Egypt and the Interior of Africa," (1843.) **Hederich**, hā'deh-rik', or **Hed'er-ic**, (Benjamin,) an eminent German lexicographer, was born at Geithain,

an eminent German lexicographer, was born at Geithain, in Saxony, in 1675. He was rector of the College of Grossenhain for forty-two years, and published many useful school-books, among which are a "Lexicon Manuale Græcum," (1722,) and a "Dictionary of Mythology," (1724.) The former was extensively used in Germany Ernesti in 1766. Died in 1748.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Aligemeine Encyklopaedie," "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hedge, (FREDERICK HENRY,) D.D., a distinguished scholar and Unitarian divine, born at Cambridge, Massachart Description of the Control of the sachusetts, December 12, 1805. He studied in Germany; after his return he graduated, in 1825, at Harvard, where also he was a student in divinity. He officiated for some years in West Cambridge; and in 1835 he removed to Bangor, Maine. In 1847 he visited Europe a second

Providence, Rhode Island. He was invited in 1856 to take the pastoral charge of the Unitarian church at Brookline, Massachusetts, where he still resides. In Brookline, Massachusetts, where he still resides. In 1857 he was chosen professor of ecclesiastical history at the divinity school of Harvard. The same year he became editor of the "Christian Examiner," to which he has made many valuable contributions. Of his numerous publications the most important are "The Prose Writers of Germany," (1848), "Reason in Religion," (1865), and "The Primeval World of Hebrew Tradition," (1870.) Dr. Hedge is distinguished for his varied learning and high literary culture, as well as for strength originality. high literary culture, as well as for strength, originality, and acuteness of intellect; and his writings are destined, we doubt not, to take a permanent place in his country's literature.

See "North American Review" for October, 1848.

Hedge, (LEVI,) the father of the preceding, born at Warwick, Massachusetts, in 1767, was for many years professor of logic and metaphysics at Harvard. His "System of Logic" (1818) had a great success, and was translated into German. Died in 1843.

Hedg'eš, (Sir Charles,) an English politician, gradu-

Hedg'es, (Sir Charles,) an English politician, graduated at Oxford in 1675. In 1700 he was appointed one of the chief secretaries of state. About the same time he was returned to Parliament, in which he sat many years. The Whigs dismissed him from the office of secretary in 1706. Died in 1714.

Hedin, ha-deen', (Sven Anders,) a Swedish medical writer, born in Småland in 1750, was a pupil of Linnæus. He became first physician to the King of Sweden in 1798. He wrote, besides other works, a "Eulogy on Linnæus," (1808.) Died in 1821.

Hedio, hā'de-o, (Kaspar,) a German Protestant divine, born at Ettlingen, in Baden, in 1494. He became about 1520 court preacher at Mentz, whence he removed to Strasburg in 1523. He preached in the cathedral of this city, and made many converts. He wrote a work on the history of his times, called "Chronicon Germanicum," (1530,) and other works. Died in 1552. 1552.

See Melchior Adam, "Vitæ Germanorum Philosophorum;" MM. Haag, "La France protestante."

Hedlinger, hed'ling-er, (JOHANN KARL,) an eminent Swiss engraver of medals, born at Schwitz in 1691, learned his art with Saint-Urbain, of Nancy. He went to Paris in 1717, after which Charles XII. of Sweden appointed him director of the mint. In 1735 he accepted an invitation from the Russian court, which rewarded him with large presents. He also engraved for other European courts. He is thought to approach the perfection of the ancients more closely than any other fection of the ancients more closely than any other modern artist. Died in 1771.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Hédouin, ½'doo-ån', (Charles François,) a French naturalist, born in Paris in 1761; died in 1826.

Hédouin, (Edmond,) a French painter of landscapes and genre, born at Boulogne-sur-Mer in 1819.

Hédouin, (Perre,) a French littérateur and musician, born at Boulogne-sur-Mer in 1789.

Hédouin de Pons-Ludon, ½'doo-ån' deh pòn lü'-dan', (Joseph, Angayer, à French poet and littlerateur.

don', (Joseph Antoine,) a French poet and littérateur,

born at Rheims in 1739; died in 1817.

Hédouville, & 'doo' vèl', (GABRIEL THÉODORE JOSEPH,) COUNT, a French general, born at Laon in 1755.

He succeeded Hoche in 1797 as general-in-chief of the army of the West, where the royalists were in arms. He served as chief of the staff of Jerome Bonaparte in the campaign of 1866. Died in 1827 campaign of 1806. Died in 1825

Hed wig, written also Hedwige and Jadwiga, Queen of Poland, born in 1371, was a daughter of Louis of Hungary, and was chosen by the Polish nobles to succeed him on the throne in 1384. She was married to Jagellon, Duke of Lithuania. Historians represent

Hedwig, hêd'wîg, (Johann,) a celebrated German botanist, born at Cronstadt, in Transylvania, in 1730. He made several important discoveries with the microscope, which he used with great skill. He published in 1795 his "Analytic Description and Designs of New and Doubtful Cryptogamous Plants," (4 vols. fol.,) which is esteemed a standard work; also, "Observations on

the True Parts of Generation in Mosses," which he was the first to discover. Died in 1799.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Edinburgh Encyclopædia."

Heede, van, van hā'deh, (VIGOR,) a Flemish painter, born at Furnes in 1659. He worked in France and Italy, and his native place. Died in 1718.

Heede, van, (WILLEM,) a skilful painter, a brother of the preceding, was born in 1660. He worked at Rome, Venice, and Vienna, where he was patronized by the emperor. His colouring, design, and composition are praised. Died in 1728.

Heem, van, van ham, (Jan David,) an excellent Dutch painter of fruit, flowers, and still life, born at Utrecht in 1600. He is regarded as one of the greatest painters in his department of art. His works have an exquisite finish without the appearance of effort, and were sold for very high prices. Died in 1674.

His son, Cornelis, was a painter of similar subjects. See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais,

Heemskerk, van, vån hāms'kêrk, written also Hemskerk, (JACOB,) a brave and skilful naval officer, born at Amsterdam. He commanded an expedition sent in 1595 to explore a northeast passage to China, but was not successful, his progress being obstructed by ice. Having obtained the rank of admiral, and the command of a fleet of twenty-six vessels, he signally defeated the Spaniards near Gibraltar in 1607. Heemskerk and the Spanish admiral were both killed in this action.

See Engelberts Gerrits, "Leven en Daden der Zeehelden J. van Heemskerk en P. P. Hein," 1825; Motley, "United Netherlands," vol. iv. chaps. xl.-xlvii.

Heemskerk, van, (Martin,) an eminent Dutch historical painter, born at Heemskerk in 1498. His family name was Van Veen. He studied with J. Schoorel, and produced at Haarlem a fine picture of "Saint Luke Painting the Virgin Mary." About 1532 he visited Rome, where he consulted and imitated Michael Angelo. He afterwards returned to Haarlem. His design is correct rather than elegant. Among his works is "Mars and Venus surprised by Vulcan." Died in 1574.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Heerbrand, hār/brånt, (JAKOB,) a German Lutheran divine, born at Giengen, in Suabia, about 1520, studied under Luther at Wittenberg. He was professor of the-

"Compendium Theologia," (1573.) Died in 1600.

Heere, de, deh ha'reh, (Lucas,) a skilful Flemish painter and poet, born at Ghent in 1534, was the son of John de Heere, a noted sculptor. He was patronized by the court of France, and worked some years in England, where he painted portraits of Queen Elizabeth and of some of the nobility. Among his works are "The Pentecost," and a "Resurrection." He wrote, in Flemish,

"The Garden of Poetry," (a poem.) Died in 1584.
See Houbraken, "Vies des Peintres;" Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.; P. Blommaert, "Levensschets van L. de Heere," 1853.

Heeren, ha'ren, (ARNOLD HERMANN LUDWIG,) an eminent German historian, born near Bremen in October, 1760. Having studied philology at Göttingen under Heyne, he visited Italy, Paris, and the Netherlands. He published in 1801 an edition of the "Eclogæ Physicæ et Ethicæ" of Stobæus, and about the same rhysicae te time became professor of history at Göttingen, having previously married a daughter of Heyne. His "Ancient History" ("Geschichte der Staaten des Alterthums") appeared in 1799, and his "History of the Political Systems") tems and Colonies of Europe" in 1809. His greatest work, "Ideas on the Politics, Commerce, and Trade of the Principal Nations of Antiquity," ("Ideen über die Politik, den Verkehr und den Handel der vornehmsten Völker," etc., in 5 vols.,) was completed in 1824, and is generally allowed to possess merits of the highest order. Heeren was editor for a time of the "Gelehrten Anzeigen" at Göttingen, and also had a share in the publication of the "Library of Ancient Literature and Art." cation of the "Library of Ancient Literature and Art." He was a member of the principal learned societies of

Europe. Died at Göttingen in 1842.

See C. Hoeck, "A. H. L. Heeren; Gedächtnissrede," 1843;

Jacob Gerl, "Levensschets van A. H. L. Heeren," Delft, 1822;

"Nouvelle Biographie Géhérale;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1838; "North American Review" for January, 1829.

Heerkens, hār/kens, (GERARD NIKLAAS,) a Dutch physician, and writer of Latin verse, born at Groningen physician, and writer of Latin verse, born at Groningen in 1728. He owed his reputation chiefly to his discovery of the country-house of Horace in Italy. He composed, "Iter Venetum," (1760,) and "Notabilia," (1765,) a book of trivels in Italy. Died in 1801.

Heermann, (Johannes,) a German divine and poet, boin in Silesia in 1585. His sacred songs, entitled "Music of the House (or Home) and Heart," (1644,) are highly esteemed. Died in 1647.

Heers. van, (Hendrik,) of Liége, a Flemish medical writer, born about 1570; died about 1636.

Hefele, von, (Karl Josef,) a German ecclesiastical historian, born in 1809. His greatest work is the "History of Councils," which has been translated into English. He became Bishop of Rottenberg in 1860.

He became Bishop of Rottenberg in 1869.

Heffter, hefter, (August Wilhelm), a German jurist and legal writer, born at Schweidnitz in 1796.

Heffter, (MORITZ WILHELM,) a brother of the preceding, was the author of a treatise "On the Religion of the Color of the Preceding of the Preced the Greeks, Romans, Ancient Egyptians, and Indians,"

(2d edition, 1848,) and other works.

Hegel, hā'gel, (Georg Wilhelm Friedrich,) one of the most eminent philosophers of the German school of metaphysics, was born at Stuttgart in 1770. At the age of eighteen he entered the University of Tübingen as student of theology. Here he formed an intimate acquaintance and friendship with Schelling, although the quantance and friendship with Schelling, although the two friends became subsequently rival candidates for the leadership of German philosophy. On leaving the university he engaged as a private teacher, first at Berne and afterwards at Frankfort-on-the-Main. He became in 1801 a lecturer in the University of Jena. In the same year appeared his first important work, "On the Difference between the Philosophical Systems of Fishts and ence between the Philosophical Systems of Fichte and Schelling." In 1806 he became professor-extraordinary of philosophy at Jena; but, that town having soon after been taken by the French, he was thrown out of employment. For some time he edited a political paper at Bamberg. Here was published (1807) his "Phænomenology," the first part of his "System of Knowledge." In 1808 he was appointed rector of the gymnasium at Nuremberg, where he finished his "Science of Logic," ("Wissenschaft der Logik," in 3 vols., 1812–16.) In 1811 he married Marie von Tucher, a lady of strong religious convictions and rare moral virtues. He was devotedly attached to her, and their union was eminently a happy one. He was called in 1816 to the chair of philosophy at Heidelberg, and while here published his "Encyclopædia of the Philosophical Sciences," in which his whole scheme of philosophy is comprised. In 1818 he such

scheme of philosophy is comprised. In 1818 he succeeded at Berlin to the professorship of philosophy left vacant by the death of Fichte. He died of cholera in 1831. Soon after his death his works were collected and published at Berlin, in 18 vols., (1832-41.)

The philosophy of Hegel is regarded by his followers as by far the most logical, complete, and comprehensive of all the pantheistic systems. With our narrow limits it would be impossible to give even a satisfactory outline of his scheme. Suffice it to say that it is generally regarded as the completion of the great philosophic regarded as the completion of the great philosophic edifice of which Kant had laid the foundations, and to which Fichte and Schelling had contributed important materials. One of the most striking peculiarities of Hegel's philosophic system is the complete identification of logic with metaphysics. The Hegelians have been of logic with metaphysics. The Hegelians have been divided into three classes, (according to the nomenclature of the French legislative assemblies,) namely, the right, the centre, and the left. The right maintain that the Hegelian philosophy is perfectly harmonious with orthodox Christianity: in other words, it is Christianity viewed in its philosophic aspects. The left, represented by such writers as Strauss, Michelet, Ruge, etc., for the most part deny the personality of God, as well as the truths of Christian revelation, though they differ as to whether the universe is purely material or spiritual in its essence. The centre (it is scarcely necessary to say) occupy middle ground: here belong Rosenkrantz, Vatke, Gans, etc. "Hegel's system, [of philosophy,]" says Dr. Hedge, "has produced a profound impression upon the German mind. The theological and philosophical controversies

of the day rage around it. It is reputed to be the most comprehensive and analytic of pantheistic schemes. author and some of his disciples have asserted that it is the same system, in the form of philosophy, which Christianity gives us in the form of faith. But its present position is that of hostility to Christianity." ("Prose Writers of Germany.")

Writers of Germany.")

For a full account of Hegel's system, see J. M. Sterling, "Secret of Hegel," 2 vols. 8vo, London, 1865; F. Adolf Trendeleneurg, "Logische Untersuchungen," 2 vols., 2d edition, 1862; J. Willm, "Histoire de la Philosophie Allemande depuis Kant jusqu'à Hegel, (Paris, 4 vols., 1846), vol. iii. See, also, K. F. Goeschel, "Hegel nnd seine Zeit," Berlin, 1832; Rosenkrannz, "G. W. F. Hegel's Leben," 1844; Prevost, "Hegel, Exposition de sa Doctrine," 1844; C. De Rémusar, "De la Philosophie Allemande," 1845; Havm, "Hegel und seine Zeit," 1857; Cousin, "Souvenirs d'un Voyage en Allemagne," 1857.

He-ġe'mon ['Hyήμων] of Thasos, an Athenian comic poet, flourished about 450 B.C. Aristotle attributes the invention of parody to him.

Hegemon, an Athenian orator, who favoured the

Hegemon, an Athenian orator, who favoured the Macedonian party. Died in 317 B.C.

Hegendorf, ha gen-dorf, (Christoph,) a German philologist, and friend of Luther, born at Leipsic in 1500; died in 1540.

He-ge'si-as, ['Ηγησίας,] a Greek orator and historian, was born at Magnesia, and lived about 300 or 250 B.C. He wrote a "History of Alexander the Great," which appears to have had little merit. Several ancient critics censure the inflated style of his oratory, which was one of the first examples of the "Asiatic" style.

See Vossius. "De Historicis Græcis."

See Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis."

Hegesias, a Cyrenaic philosopher, who is supposed to have lived about 300 B.C., was a disciple of Aristippus. He founded a new sect, called Hegesiacs, maintained that happiness is impossible, and that death is preferable to life. His doctrines induced so many to commit suicide that Ptolemy closed his school.

Hegesias the sculptor. See HEGIAS.

Hégésippe. See Hegesippus.

Hégésippe. See Hegesippus,

Heg-e-sip'pus, [Gr. Ήγήσιππος; Fr. Hégésippe, λ'
zhà'zèp',] an Athenian orator, who lived about 340 B.C.

He advocated a declaration of war against Philip of Macedon, and was a colleague of Demosthenes in an embassy to the Peloponnesians.

Hegesippus, an ecclesiastical historian, was a Jew by birth, and lived at Rome in his later years. Having been converted to Christianity, he wrote a "History of the Church," which was the first essay ever made in that department. A few fragments of his work have been preserved by Eusebius. Died about 180 A.D.

See Allemand-Lavigerie, "De Hegesippo Disquisitio historica," 1850.

Hegetschweiler, hā'get-shŵī'ler, (Johann,) a Swiss botanist, born at Richerschweil in 1789, produced a "Flora" of Switzerland. Died in 1839.

Hegewisch, hā'geh-ŵish', (Dietrich Hermann,) a German historian, born near Osnabrück in 1740. He wrote a "History of Charlemagne," (1772.) and a "History of the Emperor Frederick II.," (1792.) Died in 1812.

He'gī-as, ['Hy'as,] a famous Greek sculptor, who lived about 450 E.C. and was a contemporary of Phidias. Among his works was a statue of Minerva mentioned by Pliny. By some writers he is regarded as identical with Hegesias, an eminent sculptor of the same period. Hegesias, an eminent sculptor of the same period.

Hegira, (Hejra.) See Mohammed.

Hegius, hā'ge-us, or von Heck, fon hêk, (Alex-

ANDER,) a German scholar, born at Heck, in Westphalia, about 1440, was a pupil of Thomas à Kempis. He taught the classics for thirty years in the College of Deventer, where Erasmus and other eminent men were his pupils, and was the first who introduced the study of Greek into Holland. He wrote Latin verses, and dialogues "De Scientia," etc., and "De Rhetorica." Erasmus classes Hegius among the restorers of classic learning. Died in 1498. See Sax, "Onomasticon Literarium."

Heiberg, hī'bērg, (Johan Ludwig,) a popular Danish dramatist and poet, born at Copenhagen in 1791. He produced in 1811 a drama called "Tycho Brahe's Prediction," and passed several years in France, from which he introduced the vaudeville into Denmark. Among his successful dramas of that kind are "Solomon

and the Hatter," (1826,) and "The Danes in Paris," (1833.) He received in 1829 the title of royal dramatic poet and translator. He published several metaphysical works, among which is "The Significance of the Philosophy of the Present Day," ("Ueber die Bedeutung der Philosophie der Gegenwart," 1833.) His poetical works were published in 9 vols., (1833-41.) Died in Paris in 1860.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" Howitt, "Literature and Romance of Northern Europe," vol. ii.

Heiberg, (JOHANNE LOUISE,) whose maiden name was JOHANNE LOUISE PATGES, born at Copenhagen in 1812, was the wife of the preceding, and was the favourite actress of that capital. She was successful in comedy,

tragedy, and the opera.

Heiberg, (PEDER ANDREAS,) a distinguished Danish dramatic poet, born at Vordingborg in 1758, was the father of Johan Ludwig Heiberg. Having been banished, on a charge of seditious writing, in 1799, he went to Paris, where he was employed until 1814 by Napoleon and Talleyrand as translator in the department of foreign affairs. He wrote, in Danish, "Heckingborn," a comedy, "The Voyager to China," and other dramas; also a "Historical and Critical Summary of the Danish Monarchy," (1820,) and various other works. Died in Paris in 1841. His wife, THOMASINA CHRISTINA BUNTSEN, an authoress, is noticed in this work under GYLLEM-BOURG, which see.

See Memoirs of Heiberg's Life in France, by himself, entitled "Erindringer af min politiske og literaire Vandel i Frankrige," 1830; LONGFELLOW, "Poets and Poetty of Europe;" Peder Andreas Heiberg, "Tre Aar i Bergen; autobiografisk Episode," 1829.

Heidanus, hī-dâ'nus, (ABRAHAM,) a theologian and Cartesian philosopher, born in the Palatinate in 1597, became professor of theology at Leyden about 1647. Died in 1678.

Heideck. See Heidegger, (Karl Wilhelm.)

Heidegger, hī'dêk'er, (Johann Heinrich,) a Świss author and Protestant divine, born in the canton of Zurich in 1633. He became professor of Hebrew at Heidelberg in 1636, and of theology at Zurich in 1666. He wrote, in Latin, a "Biblical Manual," (1680,) a "History of the Papacy," (1684,) "Anatome Concilii Tridentini," (1672,) and other works on theology. Died in 1698.

See his Autobiography, "Historia Vitæ J. H. Heideggeri," 1698.

Heidegger, (JOHANN JAKOB,) & Swiss adventurer, born at Zurich in 1659 or 1660, was called "the Swiss Count." He was patronized by George II. of England

as master of revels, manager of operas, etc. Died in 1749. **Heidegger, von,** fon hī'dēk'er, or **Heideck**, hī'dēk, (KARL WILHELM,) a German general and artist, born at Saaralben, Lorraine, in 1788, was Baron von Heideck. He fought as an officer for the liberation of Greece about 1826. In 1830 he settled at Munich as an artist, and produced many remarkable pictures, the subjects of which are taken from Grecian history or scenery. He painted in the Glyptothek a fresco of the "Four-Horse Chariot of the Sun." About 1832 he went to Greece with King Otho, whom he served as chamberlain. afterwards obtained the rank of general in the Bavarian army. Died in February, 1861. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Heideloff, hī'deh-lof', (KARL ALEXANDER,) a German architect, son of Victor Peter, noticed below, was born at Stuttgart in 1788. He built the castles of Landsberg and Altenstein, restored the cathedral of Bamberg, and designed many fine structures at Nuremberg. Among his writings is a "Treatise on the Orders of Architecture," (1827.)

Heideloff, (VICTOR PETER,) a German painter, born

at Stuttgart in 1757; died in 1818.

Heidenstein, hi'den-stin', (REINHOLD,) a German historian, born in 1555, wrote, in Latin, a "History of Poland," (1672.) Died in 1620.

Holl van vie hell (Description of Poland)

Heil, van, van hīl, (DANIEL,) a Flemish painter, born at Brussels in 1604, had a high reputation as a painter of landscapes and conflagrations. Among his master-pieces is "The Burning of Troy."

Heil, van, (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a good painter of history and portraits, brother of the preceding, was born at Brussels in 1609. He died after 1661. His brother LEO painted insects and flowers with success.

Heilbronner, (Johann Christoph,) a German mathematician, born at Ulm about 1700, published "His-

toria Matheseos universæ," (1742.) Died in 1747.

Heilbuth, (FERDINAND.) a German painter, born at
Hamburg. He is now a French citizen and resides at

Paris.

Heilmann, (Johann David,) an eminent German Hellenist, born at Osnabruck in 1727, obtained the chair of theology at Gottingen in 1758. Among his works are a good German translation of Thucydides, and, in Latin, a "Compendium of Dogmatic Theology." Died

Latin, a "Compendium of Doginatio Theory," in 1764.

Heilmann, hīl'mān, (Johann Kaspar,) a historical painter, born at Mülhausen, (Mulhouse,) in Alsace, in 1718. He studied at Rome, and removed in 1742 to Paris, where his portraits were in great request. He also employed his talent with success on paintings for always and on landscapes. Died in 1760. churches and on landscapes. Died in 1760.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Heilmannus. See Heilmann. Heim, hīm, (Ernst Ludwig,) a German physician and medical writer, born in 1747, practised in Berlin.

Heim, han, (François Joseph,) a French historical Heim, Man, (François Joseph,) a French historical painter, born at Belfort (Haut-Rhin) in 1787. He gained the grand prize in 1807, went to Rome, with a pension, afterwards worked in Paris, and was chosen a member of the Institute in 1829. Among his works are "The Clemency of Titus," (1819,) "The Defeat of the Cimbri by Marius," (1853,) and portraits of many eminent men. See T. GAUTIER, "Les Beaux-Arts en Europe."

Heim, (GEORG CHRISTOPH,) a naturalist, brother of Heim, (Georg Christoff,) a hadranst, incher of Ernst Ludwig, noticed above, was born at Solz in 1743. He published a "German Flora," ("Deutsche Flora," 2 vols., 1799–1800.) Died in 1807.

Heim, (JOHANN LUDWIG,) a German geologist, brother of the preceding, was born at Solz in 1741. He

wrote a "Treatise on the Geology of the Mountains of Thuringia," (6 vols., 1796–1812.) Died in 1819.

Heimbach, hīm'bāk, (CARL WILHELM ERNST,) a German jurist, born at Merseburg in 1803.

Heimburg, hīm'bŏorg, [Lat. HEIMBUR'GIUS,] (GRE-COR) an emisent German jurist, was born at Würzhurg.

GOR,) an eminent German jurist, was born at Würzburg. At the Council of Bâle he opposed the pretensions of the pope, and in 1431 settled at Nuremberg. He died in 1472, and left several legal works, which exhibit an acute intellect and a noble spirit of freedom. See J. A. Ballenstadius, "Vita Heimburgii," 1737.

Heimburgius. See HEIMBURG. Heimdall, hīm/dâl, or Heimdallr, [etymology uncertain,] a god in the Northern mythology, regarded as

the watchman of the Æsir, and the warder of heaven, is called a son of Odin, but on the maternal side is descended from the Jötun race. He drinks mead in his bright hall, called Himinbjörg, ("Heaven's Castle,") at the bridge-head where the rainbow (Bifröst*) reaches heaven. He sleeps less than a bird, and sees by night, as well as by day, more than a hundred leagues around him. His heaving is so acute that he can hear the grant him. His hearing is so acute that he can hear the grass grow in the meadows of the earth, and the wool on the back of the sheep. When he blows upon his trumpet, called Gjallar-horn, (or Gjaller-horn,) it is heard through all the worlds. His teeth are said to be of gold, and he has a horse with a golden mane. It is not improbable that the name of this god may be some change or corruption of Heindellingr, ("home of dawn,") as the dawn seems to keep still watch in heaven for the approach of day, and may well be said to ride on a horse with a golden mane. The original fable of Heimdall, if it ever had any distinct allegorical significance, would seem to have been not a little confused by incongruous additions,

made probably at a later period.

See Mallett, "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii. Fable XV.;
Thorpe, "Northern Mythology," vol. i. p. 200 et seq.; Keyser,
"Religion of the Northmen;" Peterser, "Nordisk Mythologi."

^{*} The name Bifröst, from bifa, to "tremble," and röst, a "road" or "way," signifying the "trembling or swinging way," was applied to the rainbow, perhaps on account of its apparent want of stability, or its inconstancy. Its curved form may have suggested the idea of Heimdall's great horn, (the Gjallar-horn, i.e. the "yelling or loud-sounding horn,") which he blows on the approach of any extraordinary danger. It was actually believed that at the "end of the rainbow" a golden treasure was hidden, and that golden money fell from the bow.

Hein or Heyn, hin, (PIETER,) a brave Dutch admiral, born at Delftshaven in 1570, was the son of a common sailor. In 1628 he captured in the Bay of Matanzas a Spanish fleet, with a rich cargo of silver. For this exploit he was made a vice-admiral. In 1629 he defeated the French near Dunkirk, and lost his life in the action.

See Engelberts Gerrits, "Leven en Daden der Zechelden J. van Heemskerk en P. P. Hein," 1825; Southey, "History of Brazil;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Heine, (Christian Gottlob.) See Heyne.

Heine, hī'neh, (HEINRICH,) a celebrated German poet and author, of Jewish extraction, born at Dusseldorf in 1800. He studied law at Bonn, Berlin, and Göttingen, and took his degree at the Göttingen university. this first poems appeared in 1822, and were followed by the tragedies of "Almansor" and "Radcliff," (1823.) In 1825 he renounced the Jewish faith, and professed Christianity; but he subsequently became an avowed unbeliever. His "Pictures of Travel" ("Reisebilder," 4 vols., liever. His "Pictures of Travel" ("Reisebilder," 4 vols., 1831) were received with great favour, and were afterwards translated by him into French, under the title of "Tableaux de Voyages." His other principal works are the "Book of Songs," ("Buch der Lieder," 1827,) "Contributions to the History of Recent Belles-Lettres in Germany," ("Beiträge zur Geschichte der neuern schönen Literatur in Deutschland," 2 vols., 1833,) "Der Salon," (4 vols., 1835,) "The Romantic School," ("Die Romantische Schule," 1836,) and the poem of "Atta Troll, a Summer Night's Dream," (1847.) Heine had removed in 1831 to Paris, where he married a French lady, and where he resided till his death. About 1848 his health became very much impaired, and he lost his his health became very much impaired, and he lost his sight; but he still employed himself in literary composisight; but he still employed himself in literary composi-tion, with the assistance of an amanuensis. Among the works he produced at this period are the "Romanzero," (1851,) "Doctor Faust," (1851,) "Das Buch des Laza-rus," (1854,) and the "New Spring," ("Neuer Früh-ling," 1855.) After an illness of eight years, a great part of which time had been passed in extreme suffering, he died in February, 1856. Several years before his death of which time had been passed in extreme stillering, he died in February, 1856. Several years before his death he had renounced infidelity. The spirit of satire seems to have been innate in Heine; but it is not in satire alone that he excels. For a certain simplicity and grace of style, as well as for an exquisite vein of humour, which is occasionally lighted up with flashes of the most brilliant wit. Heine has no superior among the poets or brilliant wit, Heine has no superior among the poets or prose writers of Germany. His prose is remarkable for its transparent beauty, and is perhaps unequalled by that

of any other German author except Goethe.

"Heine," says a critic in the "Westminster Review" for January, 1856, "adds to Teutonic imagination, sensibility, and humour, an amount of esprit that would make him brilling armong the most brilling terroschemen. him brilliant among the most brilliant Frenchmen. is a surpassing lyric poet, who has uttered our feelings for us in delicious songs; an artist in prose literature, who has shown even more completely than Göthe the

possibilities of German prose."

See "Heinrich Heine," in Matthew Arnold's "Essays;"
"London Quarterly Review" for December, 1835; "Edinburgh
Review" for July, 1856; "North British Review" for May, 1860;
"Fraser's Magazine" for November, 1866.

Heine, (SALOMON,) an opulent German banker and philanthropist, born at Hanover in 1766, was a Jew, and uncle of Heine the poet. He lived at Hamburg, and gave large sums of money for charitable institutions. Died in 1844.

See J. Mendelssohn, "S. Heine, Blätter der Würdigung und Erinnerung," 1845.

Heineccius, hi-nêk'se-us, or Heinecke, hī'nêk-keh, (JOHANN GOTTLIEB,) an eminent German jurist, born at Eisenberg in September, 1681. He became professor of philosophy at Halle in 1713, obtained a chair of law there in 1720, and removed to Francker in 1723. He afterwards lectured a few years at Frankfort-on-the-Oder, was appointed professor of law at Halle in 1733, and published numerous works, which were esteemed as high authority. He invented a new method of teaching jurisworks are "Elements of Civil Law according to the Order of the Institutes," ("Elementa Juris civilis secundum Ordinem Institutionum," 1725,) "Elements of Civil Law according to the Order of the Pandects," ("Elementa Juris civilis secundum Ordinem Institutionum," 1725,) "Elements of Civil Law according to the Order of the Pandects," ("Elementa Juris civilis secundum Ordinem Institutionum," 1725,) "Elements of Civil Law according to the Order of the Pandects," ("Elementa Juris civilis secundum Ordinem Institutionum," 1725, "Elementa Juris civilis secundum Ordinem Institutionum Ordinem

menta Juris civilis secundum Ordinem Pandectarum," 1728,) "Elements of the Law of Nature and Nations," ("Elementa Juris Naturæ et Gentium," 1730,) and a "History of Roman and German Law," (in Latin, 1733.) Died in 1741.

See "Commentarius de Vita et Scriptis J. G. Heineccii," by his son, Johann Christian Gottleb, 1765; Hirsching, "Historischliterarisches Handbuch," 17 vols., 1794-1815; Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Heineccius or Heinecke, (JOHANN MICHAEL,) a writer and eloquent preacher, brother of the preceding, was born at Eisenberg in 1674. He became pastor at Halle about 1710. He published several antiquarian works. Died in 1722.

Heinecke. See HEINECCIUS.

Heinecken, hī'nêk-ken, (CHRISTIAN HEINRICH,) known as "the Boy of Lubeck," born in that city in 1721, was a brother of Karl Heinrich von Heinecken, noticed below. He was one of the most remarkable instances of mental precocity on record. At the age of two years he was well versed in the history of the Bible, in his third year learned French and Latin, and in his fourth studied ecclesiastical history. He died in 1725.

See C. von Schöneich, "Leben, Thaten, etc. des Knaben von Lübeck," Lubeck, 1726.

Heinecken, von, fon hī'nêk-ken, or Heinecke, (KARL HEINRICH,) a German writer on art, born at Lubeck in 1706. He published in 1755 a splendid work entitled "Collection of Prints from the Most Celebrated Pictures of the Royal Gallery at Dresden," and "Diction-naire des Artistes, etc. dont nous avons des Estampes," (4 vols., 1778-90, unfinished.) Died in 1791.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Heinicke, hī'nik-keh, (SAMUEL,) born at Weissenfels in 1729, was the founder of a system of instruction for deaf-mutes. About 1778 he established at Leipsic the first institution for the education of the deaf and dumb in Germany, of which he continued director till his death, in 1790. He published a treatise "On the Dispositions of Deaf-Mutes," and other works.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Heinlein, hīn'līn', (Heinrich,) a distinguished German landscape-painter, born at Nassau-Weilburg in 1803, worked for many years in Munich. Among his favourite subjects are sombre forests and Alpine glaciers.

Heinrich, (Emperors or Princes of Germany.) See HENRY.

Heinrich, hīn'rik, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a learned German critic, born in the duchy of Saxe-Gotha in 1774. He was successively professor of Greek and of eloquence at the Universities of Kiel and Bonn. He edited the works of Juvenal and Persius, and Cicero's "De Re Publica," and was the author of "Epimenides aus Creta," an essay on Epimenides and his works, which is highly esteemed. Died in 1838.

Heinrich der Glichezare, hīn'rik den glik'et-så'reh, a German poet, supposed to have been the author of "Reineke (or Reinhart) Fuchs," lived about 1150-90.

See J. Grimm, "Reinhart Fuchs;" Gervinus, "Geschichte der Deutschen Literatur."

Heinrich der Grosse. See HENRY IV., (of France.) Heinrich der Löwe. See HENRY THE LION. Heinrich der Stolze. See HENRY THE PROUD. Heinrich von Anhalt, hin'rik fon än'hält, a German poet, of noble birth, lived in the thirteenth century.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe." Heinrich von Breslau, hīn'rik fon brês'lŏw, a Ger-

man poet, and Duke of Breslau, lived about 1280.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Heinrich von Morung, hin'rik fon mo'roong, a German minnesinger of the early part of the thirteenth

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Heinrich von Rispach, hīn'rik fon ris'påk, a German minnesinger, surnamed THE VIRTUOUS CLERK, lived about 1170-90.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe."

Heinroth, hin'rōt, (Johann Christian Friedrich August,) a German physiologist, was born at Leipsic in 1773. He became professor of medicine at Leipsic

in 1812, and published, besides other works, a "Treatise

in 1812, and published, besides other works, a "Treatise on Nosology," (1810,) a "Manual of Anthropology," (1822,) and a work on psychology, (1827.) Died in 1843.

Heinse, hīn'seh, (Johann Jakob Wilhelm,) a German littérateur, born in Thuringia about 1748. He visited Italy in 1780-83, and became secretary to the Elector of Mentz in 1787. He published translations of Tasso's "Jerusalem Delivered," (1781,) and of Ariosto's "Orlando," and several immoral fictitious works, the style of which is admired. His romance "Ardinghello" (1781) which is admired. His romance "Ardinghello" (1787) contains eloquent criticisms on painting. Died in 1803. See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Heinsius, hīn'se-us, (Antoon,) an eminent Dutch statesman, born in 1641, was elected in 1689 grand pensionary of Holland, and re-elected at the end of each successive term of five years until his death. He performed an important part in the political affairs of his time, especially in the coalition against Louis XIV. of France. Heinsius, Prince Eugene, and Marlborough formed a triumvirate which directed the affairs of the allied powers. He enjoyed in a high degree the confidence of William III. of England, to whom he rendered great services. Among the allies he was the last to assent to the peace with Louis XIV. He was an accomplished negotiator, reserved but polite in manner, simple and moderate in his way of life. Died in 1720.

See VAN DER HEIM, "Dissertatio historico-politica de A. Hein-sio," 1834; VOLTAIRE, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" RAPIN, "History of England;" SISMONDI, "Histoire des Français;" SAINT-SIMON, "Mémoires;" MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. iii. chap. xi.

Heinsius, (DANIEL,) a distinguished Dutch scholar and linguist, born at Ghent in 1580, studied at the Hague and at Leyden, where he became the pupil and friend of Scaliger. About 1600 he was appointed Latin and Greek tutor, and in 1606 professor of history and politics, in the University of Leyden. His reputation for learning was such that several sovereigns invited him to their courts; but he declined to leave his native land. Gustavus Adolphus conferred on him the dignity of privy councillor, and the States of Holland appointed him their historiographer. In 1618 he officiated as secretary of the Synod of Dort. His Latin poems, published in 1602, were admired by his contemporaries; but his reputation now rests chiefly on his editions of Aristotle, Horace, Livy, Ovid, and other Greek and Latin classics. He wrote also Latin orations, Dutch verses, and Greek verses. "Grotius," says Hallam, "had the reputation of writing with spirit and elegance; but he is excelled by Heinsius, whose elegies may be ranked high in modern Latin." ("Introduction to the Literature of

Europe.") Died in 1655.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Forpens, "Bibliotheca Belgica;" T. Creuzer, "Zur Geschichte der classischen Philologie."

Heinsius, (NIKLAAS,) an eminent philologist, a son of the preceding, was born at Leyden in July, 1620. After he had visited the principal seats of learning in Europe, and had become distinguished as a scholar and critic, he accepted in 1649 an invitation from Christina, Queen of Sweden, and remained in her service about five years. In 1654 he was appointed minister of the United Provinces at the court of Sweden. His leisure hours were passed in the cultivation of poetry and in classic studies. In 1667 he was sent on an embassy to the court of Russia, from which he returned in 1671. He published editions of Claudian, (1650,) Ovid, (1652,) Virgil, (1664,) and Valerius Flaccus, (1680.) He also wrote several Latin poems, (1666,) which are commended for purity and elegance. Died in 1681.

See Burmann, "N. Heinsii Vita," prefixed to the "Adversaria" of Heinsius, 1742; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Foppens, "Bibliotheca Belgica."

Heinsius, hīn'se-us, (Otto Friedrich Theodor,) a German philologist, born in Berlin in 1770. He became director of the College of Graue-Kloster. Among his works, which are much esteemed, are a "History of German Literature," (1810; 6th edition, 1843,) and a "Popular German Dictionary," (4 vols., 1818-32.) Died in 1849.

Heintzelman, hīnt'sel-man', (SAMUEL P.,) an American general, born in Pennsylvania about 1807, graduated at West Point in 1826. He served as colonel at Bull (German Nebel,) a "cloud" or "mist."

Run, July, 1861, soon after which he became a brigadier-general. He commanded a corps in the battles near

Richmond in June, 1862, and took part in the second battle of Bull Run, August, 1862.

Heinz or Heintz, hints, (Joseph,) a distinguished Swiss painter, born at Berne about 1555. He was employed by the emperor Rudolph at Prague, and afterwards in Italy, where he copied the works of the best masters. Among his works is "The Rape of Prosermasters. Among his works is "The pine." He died at Prague about 1600.

Heinz, (Joseph,) a son of the preceding, was a painter of high reputation. He adorned the churches and palaces of Venice. Died in 1660.

Heinze, hint'seh, (VALENTIN AUGUST,) a German

historian, born at Lüneburg in 1758. He published, besides other works, a "History of Humanity," (5 vols., 1780-85.) Died in 1801.

Heinzman, hīnts'man, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) an eminent German landscape-painter, born at Stuttgart in

1795. He worked at Munich.

Heiss, von, fon hīss, (Johann,) a historian, born in Germany, wrote, in French, a "History of the Empire, containing its Origin, Progress, etc.," (3 vols., 1685.) Died in Paris in 1688.

Heister, hīs'ter, (LORENZ,) an eminent German surgeon, born at Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1683, was professor of surgery at Helmstedt from 1719 to 1758. He published a treatise "On Surgery," (1719,) and an "Anatomico-Surgical Lexicon," (1753.) The former is a standard work of its kind, and has been translated into the principal European languages. Died in 1758.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch," 17 vols.; Meelbaum, "Leichenpredigt auf Dr. L. Heister," 1758.

Hejra or Hejrah. See MOHAMMED. Hekabe. See HECUBA.

See HECUBA.

Hel or He'la, Icelandic pron. hā'la; from hilan, to "conceal,"] in the Norse mythology, the goddess of death, and the queen of the world of shades. She is represented as the offspring of Loki and the giantess Angurboda. Soon after her birth, the Æsir, fearing her growing power, cast her down into Niflheim,* (the "home or habitation of fogs or mist,") and gave her the rule over nine realms or worlds, to the nine entrances of which Gray makes allusion in the following lines:

"Down the yawning steep he rode That leads to Hela's drear abode, Till full before his fearless eyes The portals nine of Hell arise."

Her hall is called Eliudnir, said to signify the "wide place of clouds or storms;" her dish is Hunger, and her knife Starvation, (Sult.) Under one of the three roots of the great life-tree Yggdrasil, in Nifsheim, is the founting Harselmin form with the strenger of Hall tain Hvergelmir, from which flow the streams of Hell. In this fountain dwells the malignant serpent or monster In this fountain dwells the maignant serpent or monster Nidhögg, who constantly gnaws at the root of the tree of life. (See Nidhögg.) As, on the one hand, all those men who fell bravely in battle belonged either to Odin or Freyla and were brought by the Valkyries to Valhalla, so, on the other, all those who died of sickness or old age belonged to Hela, and were inexorably doomed to dwell in some one of her gloomy realms. to dwell in some one of her gloomy realms.

The following lines descriptive of "Hela's drear abode" are from Matthew Arnold's poem entitled

"Balder Dead:"

"And he beheld spread round him Hela's realm,
The plains of Niflheim, where dwell the dead,
And heard the thunder of the streams of Hell.
For near the wall the river of Roaring flows,
Outmost; the others near the centre run,—
The Storm, the Abyss, the Howling, and the Pain;

And from the dark flocked up the shadowy tribes, Women, and infants, and young men who died Too soon for fame, with white ungraven shields; And old men known to glory, but their star Betrayed them, and of wasting age they died, Not wounds; yet dying they their armour wore, And now have chief regard in Hela's realm."

The aspect of Hela herself is usually represented as peculiarly grim and horrid, the upper part of her body being livid, as from congealed blood. In one of the fables

of the Edda, however, she makes her appearance as a

toothless old woman. (See Thor.)

See Thorpe, "Northern Mythology," vol. i.; Keyser, "Religion of the Northmen;" Mallet, "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii. Fables XVI., XXV., and XXVI.; Petersen, "Nordisk Mythologi."

Held, hêlt, (WILLIBALD,) a German writer on law, born at Erolzheim in 1726; died in 1789.

Hele, hāl, or Hāles, sometimes written D'Héle, (THOMAS,) an English dramatic writer, born in Glouces-teroling in 1740. tershire in 1740. He settled in Paris about 1770, and learned to write in French with ease and elegance. He produced, in French, several successful comedies, among

produced, in French, several successful comedies, among which are "The Judgment of Midas," (1778,) and "The Jealous Lover." Died about 1780.

Höl'en, [Gr. ˈEλένη; Lat. Hetl'ena; Fr. Hétlène, à'làn'; It. Elena, à-la'nā,] a Grecian princess, celerated for her transcendent beauty, was the daughter of Leda and the Spartan king Tyndarus, or, according to other authorities, of Leda and Jupiter. At an early age her hand was sought by some of the most renowned princes of Greece, among whom were Ulysses, Ajax, Diomedes, and Menelaus. At the suggestion of Ulysses, Tyndarus bound the suitors by an oath to submit to the choice which Helen should make, and to unite in the choice with the choice which the her defence if any attempt should be made to carry her away from her husband. She selected Menelaus, from whom, after a short union, she was abducted by Paris, son of Priam, upon which the Greek kings declared war against Troy. After the death of Paris, Helen married his brother Deiphobus, whom, after she became reconciled to Menelaus, she betrayed into the hands of the latter. The accounts of her death are various: the most probable is that she was put to death by Polyxo, Queen of Rhodes, whose husband had been killed at Troy.

Helena, the Latin of HELEN, which see. Hel'e-na, Saint, [Fr. Sainte-Hélène, san'tà'làn'; It. Sant' Elena, sant-à-la'na,] mother of the emperor Constantine, was born of a humble family at Drepanum, in Bithynia, about 250 A.D. She became the wife of Constantius Chlorus, who, having been raised to the rank of Cæsar in 292 A.D., divorced her in order to marry Theodora. The accession of Constantine to the throne restored her to prosperity and honour. About 325 she made a pilgrimage to Palestine, where she built the church of the Holy Sepulchre and that of the Nativity. Died in 327.

Helena, daughter of Constantine the Great, was marking the character of the hor first course Inlies who

ried at Milan in 355 A.D. to her first-cousin Julian, who had just become a Cæsar and was afterwards Emperor

nad just become a Casar and was afterwards Emperor of Rome. She died at Vienne, in Gaul, in 359.

Hel'e-nus, [Gr. 'Eɛɛvog; Fr. Hélénus, à'là'niis',] a son of Priam and Hecuba, was celebrated as a sooth-sayer. Having been captured by the Greeks, he declared that Troy could not be taken unless Philocetetes would repair to the siege. After the fall of Troy he fell to the character of Purphys, who gave him Androwache in marshare of Pyrrhus, who gave him Andromache in mar-riage and left him at his death a portion of his kingdom.

Heli, a Sanscrit name of the sun. See SÛRYA.

Héli, the French for ELI, which see.

Héli, the French for ELI, which see.

Héliade, hèl'e-àd, (John,) a celebrated poet, born at Turgowiste, (Tergovist,) in Rumania, about 1800. He founded in 1831 a journal called "The Wallachian Courier." Among his poems are "Mircea," a drama, (1844,) and a national poem, "Michael the Brave," (1846.)

Heli, con 1/2 des a name given to the Muses he

Hel-ĭ-co-nī'a-dēs, a name given to the Muses, be-

Hell-1-Co-m'a-des, a name given to the Muses, because they lived on Mount Helicon. (See Mus.æ.)

Hélie, hå'le', (FAUSTIN,) a French jurist, born at
Nantes about 1798, published "Traité de l'Instruction
crininelle," (8 vols., 1845-58.) He was elected a member of the Institute in 1855.

Hélinand, hå'le'nôn', (DAN,) a French poet, who had
a high reputation in his time. Died about 1225.

Héliadora See Hellopopus

a high reputation in his time. Died about 1225, Héliodore. See Heliodorus.

He-li-o-dō'rus, [Gr. Ἡλιόδωρος; Fr. ΗἑLiodorus, a'le'o'dor',] a Greek statuary of an uncertain epoch, is favourably mentioned by Pliny. His master-piece was a marble group called "Symplegma," which was at Rome in the time of Pliny.

Heliodorus, a Greek surgeon, lived at Rome, and was a contemporary of Invental who mentions him in

was a contemporary of Juvenal, who mentions him in

his Tenth Satire.

Heliodorus, born at Emessa, in Syria, in the fourth wrote in his youth a celebrated Greek romance entitled "Æthiopica," which narrates the adventures of two lovers, named Theagenes and Chariclea. It was first printed in 1534, and has been translated into many language. guages. The style is pure and polished, the incidents are novel and natural, and the characters are admirably sustained.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Dunlop, "History of Fiction;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" VILLEMAIN, "Notice sur les Romans Grecs."

Heliodorus of Larissa, a Greek mathematician of an uncertain epoch, wrote a short treatise on Optics, which is extant.

Héliogabale and Heliogabalus. See ELAGABALUS, He'lǐ-os, [Gr. "Hλιος; Lat. He'LIUS,] the god of the sun in the Greek mythology, represented as the son of Hyperion. He was partially identified with Apollo by the Romans; but, in the poems of Homer, Helios and Apollo were distinct persons. (See APOLLO.)

Hell, hêl, (MAXIMILIAN.) an able Hungarian astronomer born at Schemnitz in Lizo became a Lesuit about

mer, born at Schemnitz in 1720, became a Jesuit about 1738. From 1756 to 1792 he held the official position of astronomer and director of the Observatory at Vienna. He distinguished himself by a successful observation of the transit of Venus which he made in Lapland in June, 1769, and of which he published an account, "De Transitu Veneris," etc., (1770.) He published annually from 1757 to 1786 "Ephemerides," which were esteemed. Among his works (in Latin) are a "Treatise on the Parallax of the Sun," (1773.) and "Methodus Astronomica sine Usu Quadrantis vel Sectoris," (1774.) Died in 1792. See Meusel, "Gelehrtes Deutschland."

Hell, (Theodor.) See Winkler, (Karl Gottfried.) Hel-lā'dī-us, a Greek grammarian, born in Egypt, lived about 325 A.D. He composed, in Iambic verse, a "Chrestomathie," of which some fragments are preserved.

Helladius, a Greek grammarian, born at Alexandria, lived in the fifth century after Christ.

Helladius, (ALEXANDER,) a Greek of Thessaly, who lived about 1700. He wrote a curious Latin work, entitled "The Present State of the Greek Church," published in

1714 at Altorf, Germany, where he then resided.

Hel-la-nī'cus [Ἑλλάνικος] of ΜΙΤΥLΕΝΕ, an early Greek prose writer and historian, was born probably about 495 B.C. He was the best or most distinguished writer of the class called logographers. Among his works were a "History of Argos," a "History of Attica," and a "History of Persia." Only small fragments of his writings are extant. He died about 410 B.C.

See Preller, "Dissertatio de Hellanico Lesbio Historico," 1840; C. Müller, "De Hellanico."

Hel'le, [Gr. Έλλη,] a daughter of Athamas and Nephele. The poets relate that she was persecuted by her step-mother Ino, and was rescued by a golden-fleeced ram, on the back of which she rode through the air; but she fell into the sea, (since called Hellespont, or "sea of Helle,") and was drowned.

Hel'len, [Gr. Ἑλλην,] the mythical ancestor of the

Helle'nes, or Greeks, was supposed to be a son of Deucalion and Pyrrha, and the father of Æolus, Dorus, and The name Hellenes was afterwards applied to

the whole Greek nation.

Heller, hel'ler, (JOSEPH), a German writer on art, born at Bamberg in 1798. He published a "Manual for Amateurs of Engravings," (3 vols., 1823–36,) "Documents (Beitrag) for the History of Art," (1828,) "The Life and Works of Albert Dürer," (1827–31,) and other works. Died in 1849.

Heller, hel'ler, (STEPHEN,) a Hungarian composer, born at Pesth in 1813, became a resident of Paris. His compositions for the piano are much admired in Germany, and are regarded by some critics as equal to those of Mendelssohn.

Hellichius, (ABRAHAM.) See GUSTAFSKÖLD.
Hellot, ½10', (JEAN.) a French chemist, born in
Paris in 1685. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society
of London and of the Academy of Sciences of Paris.
He edited the "Gazette de France" from 1718 to 1732,

and wrote a valuable treatise On the Art of Dyeing Woollen Stuffs." Died in 1766.

Hellvig or Helwig, von, fon hêl'vig, (AMALIE,) a German poetess, born at Weimar in 1776; died in 183

Helm, (BENJAMIN HARDIN,) an American general, son of Governor John L. Helm, was born in Kentucky in 1831. He graduated at West Point in 1851, took arms against the Union in 1861, and was killed at the

adins against the Union in 1801, and was killed at the battle of Chickamauga, September 20, 1863.

Helman, ½l'môn', (Isidore Stanislas,) a French engraver, born at Lille in 1743; died about 1806.

Helmbreeker, hêlm'bkā'ker, (Diederik,) a skilful Dutch painter, born at Haarlem in 1624, worked mostly in Rome, and painted history and landscapes. Among his works are a "Mater Dolorosa" and a "Nativity." Died in 1694.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Helmers, hel'mers, (JAN FREDERIK,) a popular Dutch epic and lyric poet, born in Amsterdam in 1767. He produced an ode entitled "Night," (1787,) a poem on Socrates, (1790,) and an epic poem, called "The Dutch Nation," ("De Hollandsche Natie," 1812,) the style and versification of which are admired. He published his minor poems in 2 vols., 1810. Died in 1813.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" H. H. Klijn, "J. F. Helmers, geschetst in eene Redevoering," 1815.

Helmersen, von, fon hêl'mer-sên', (Gregor,) a Russian geologist and traveller, born near Dorpat in 1803. Having explored Russia, Sweden, etc., he published, in 1831, "Observations on the Geology of the Southern Ural."

Helmfeldt, hêlm'fêlt, (SIMON GRUNDEL,) BARON OF, a Swedish field-marshal, born at Stockholm in 1617, distinguished himself in the campaigns of Poland under Charles X. He was killed at the battle of Landscrona,

in 1677.

Helmholtz, helm'holts, (HERMANN LUDWIG FERDI-NAND,) an eminent German physiologist, mathematician, and natural philosopher, born at Potsdam in 1821. became professor of physiology at Heidelberg in 1858, and wrote some able treatises on the relations of physical Professor John Tyndall, under the title of "Essay on the Interaction of Natural Forces." Helmholtz stands in the foremost rank among the living physiologists and natural philosophers of Europe. He is a member of the Royal Societies of London and Edinburgh, and of the learned societies of the other principal capitals of Europe.

Helmich, hell'mik, (WERNER,) a Dutch Protestant minister, born at Utrecht about 1550, preached at Utrecht and Amsterdam, and promoted the Reformation in Hol-

land. Died in 1608.

Helmold, hêl'molt, [Lat. Helmol'dus,] a German historian and ecclesiastic, born near Lubeck, travelled as a missionary among the Slavonians. He was the author of a "Chronicon Slavorum," which, though rude in style, is valuable for its accuracy. Died about 1177.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis;" J. Moller, "Diatriba de Helmoldo," 1782.

Holmoldog. Con March 1882.

Helmoldus. See HELMOLD.

Helmont, van, van hel'mont, (Francis Mercurius,) a physician, son of the following, born in Belgium in 1618, inherited his father's taste for the occult sciences, on which he wrote several treatises. He professed to believe in a universal remedy and the philosopher's stone, and pretended that he had discovered the original

language.

nguage. Died in 1699. Helmont, van, (Jan Baptista,) a famous chemist, physiologist, and visionary, was born at Brussels in 1577. He studied medicine, which he practised gratis, and had numerous disciples, though he was hostile to the doctrines of the Galenists. He seems to have been an honest enthusiast, infected with the delusions of alchemy, and to have spent much time and money in chemical experiments, by which he made important discoveries. "Van Helmont," says Dr. Hoefer, "is much superior to Drawshawahh who had been and the superior to be accounted." Paracelsus, whom he took in some measure as his model. Ite had the durable glory of revealing scientifically the existence of invisible, impalpable substances,—namely, sterdam, and which Sir Joshua Reynolds is said to have

gases." He was the first who used the word gas as the name of all elastic fluids except common air. tributed to the progress of physiology by an experiment on a willow-tree, which he found to gain one hundred and sixty-four pounds, while the soil in which it grew lost and sixty-tout points, white the soil in which it give hose only a few ounces. Among his works are one on the magnetic cure of wounds, ("De magnetica Vulnerum naturali Curatione," 1621,) and one on "The Origin of Medicine," etc., ("Ortus Medicinæ, id est Initia Physicæ inaudita," 1648.) He died near Vilvorde in 1644.

See Loos, "Biographie des J. B. van Helmont," 1807; CAILLAU, "Mémoire sur Van Helmont," 1819; FRAENKEL, "Dissertatio, Vita et Opiniones Helmontii," 1837; CUVIER, "Histoire des Sciences naturelles;" Hoefer, "Histoire de la Chimie;" RIXNER und SIBER, "J. B. Helmont," 1826.

Helmont, van, (Lucas Gassel,) an able Flemish landscape-painter, who lived about 1595.

Helmont, van, (Matthew,) a Flemish painter of Antwerp, born in 1653, painted markets, shops, etc. with success. Died in 1726.

Helmont, van, (Segres Jacob,) an eminent Flemish painter of history, born at Antwerp in 1683, was a pupil of his father, Matthew. He worked at Brussels, Among his chief works are "The Sacrifice of Elijah,"
"Joseph Recognized by his Brethren," and "The Triumph of David." His manner is noble, his colour good, and his design correct. He was ranked among the greatest Flemish painters of his time. Died in 1726.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Helmsdorf, hêlms'dorf, (FRIEDRICH,) an able German landscape-painter, born at Magdeburg in 1784. Héloise, a'lo'èz', Eloise, or Louise, a beautiful and

renowned Frenchwoman, born at Paris about 1100, was a niece of Fulbert, canon of Notre-Dame. She was distinguished for her attainments in languages and philosophy, and became successively the pupil, mistress, and wife of Abelard. Soon after their marriage she entered the convent of Argenteuil, of which she became prioress. She afterwards acquired a high reputation for piety and devotion. Her letters, written in elegant Latin, and printed with those of Abelard, are the expressions of a noble and fervent spirit. Died in 1164. (See ABELARD.)

See LAMARTINE, "Celebrated Characters."

Helps, (ARTHUR,) a popular English essayist and historian, born about 1818. He graduated at Cambridge in 1835, and produced in 1843 "Catherine Douglas, a Tragedy," in verse, which was received with favour. In 1847 he published, anonymously, a volume of dialogues on moral questions, entitled "Friends in Council: a Series of Readings and Discourses thereon," which was Series of Readings and Discourses thereon," which was generally admired for graceful style and original insight. His next work was "Companions of my Solitude," (1851, which a critic in "Blackwood's Magazine" considers "far the most interesting of all Mr. Helps's essays." Among his later works are "The Conquerors of the New World, and their Bondsmen," (2 vols., 1848–52,) a "History of the Spanish Conquest of America, and its Relations to the History of Slavery," (3 vols., 1855–57,) "Realmah, a Tale," a "Life of Columbus," (1869,) "Conversations on War and General Culture," and "Thoughts upon Government" in 1871. He assisted Queen Victoria in editing 'Leaves from the Tournal of Queen Victoria in editing 'Leaves from the Journal of our Life in the Highlands," and was looked upon by her Majesty as an intimate friend. He held for many years an office in the civil service, and became clerk or secretary of the privy council about 1860. Died in

See "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1859.
See "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1859.
Hel'sham, (RICHARD,) professor of physic and natural philosophy in the University of Dublin. He was an intimate friend of Dean Swift. Died in 1738. His lectures on philosophy were published in 1739, and have

been often reprinted.

Helst, van der, van der hêlst, (Bartholomew,) an excellent Dutch portrait-painter, born at Haarlem in 1613. He painted landscapes in his youth, but he afterwards confined himself mostly to portraits, and settled in

pronounced "the best picture of portraits in the world." Died about 1670.

See Bryan, "Dictionary of Painters;" Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Helvetius, helvee'she-us, [Fr. pron. el'va'se'us',] (CLAUDE ADRIEN,) a celebrated French author and philosopher, born in Paris in 1715, was the son of Jean Claude Adrien, noticed below, who destined him for financial pursuits. At the age of twenty-three he obtained, through the influence of the queen, a place as farmer-general, which was worth one hundred thousand tarmer-general, which was worth one hundred thousand crowns per annum. In 1751 he resigned this office, and married an accomplished lady named De Ligniville or Ligneville. He published in 1758 an ingenious metaphysical work, entitled "On the Mind," ("De l'Esprit,") which was condemned by the court, the Jesuits, and the bishops as the summary of the creed of the Encyclopædists, and was burned by order of Parliament, thus acquiring additional celabrity and a widge circulation. The quiring additional celebrity and a wider circulation. The author publicly apologized, and disclaimed any pur-pose to assail the Christian doctrines. He is admitted to have been generous, and his life and character appear to have been better than his writings, which, deriving all virtue from self-interest, and condemning as folly all actions proceeding from any higher motive, are in the highest degree demoralizing. He wrote a poem "On Happiness," and a treatise on "Man, his Faculties and his Education," (1772.) In 1765 he was an invited and honoured guest in the palace of Frederick the Great. Died in 1771.

See SAINT-LAMBERT, "Essai sur la Vie et les Ouvrages d'Helvetius;" LEMONTEY, "Notice sur C. A. Helvetius," 1823; WILLIAM MUDFORD, "Life of Helvetius," London, 1807; VOLTAIRE, "Correspondance;" MARMONTEL, "Mémoires;" DAMIRON, "Mémoire sur Helvetius," 1853.

Anne Catherine de Ligniville, (lèn'ye'vèl',) Madame Helvetius, the wife of the preceding, was born in Lorraine in 1719. After the death of her husband her house at Auteuil was the rendezvous of celebrated men, among whom were Dr. Franklin, Turgot, and Thomas Jefferson. Died in 1800.

See Dr. Roussel, "Notice sur Madame Helvetius."

Helvetius, hel-vee'she-us, (JAN,) a classical scholar and Latin poet of the eighteenth century, was born in Amsterdam. He described in elegant verses his travels in England, "Iter Britannicum," and wrote other works.

Helvetius, (Jean Adrien,) a Dutch physician, born

about 1660. He was present in Paris on a visit during the prevalence of dysentery, which he treated with such success that Louis XIV. urged him to divulge the remedy. He said it was ipecacuanha, and received from the king a present of one thousand louisd'ors. He settled in Paris, and became physician to the regent of the king-dom, the Duke of Orléans. He wrote several treatises on medicine. Died in 1727.

See "Biographie Médicale;" Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique." Helvetius, (JEAN CLAUDE ADRIEN,) son of the preceding, born in Paris in 1685, graduated as physician in 1708. Having given proof of his professional skill, he was in 1719 called to attend Louis XV., then an infant, which have a compared to the control of the preceding the control of the co whom he cured of a dangerous illness. After this he enjoyed the confidence of the royal family, and was made councillor of state, and first physician to the queen, Marie Leczinski. He was a member of the Academies of Sciences of Paris, Berlin, and London, and wrote several professional treatises, among which is a "Method of Curing the Principal Diseases," (1737.) Died in 1765. See "Biographie Médicale;" Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Helvicus, hêl-vee'kus, or Helwig, hêl'wig, (Chris-TOPH,) an eminent German philologist, born near Frank-Toph,) an eminent German philologist, both heat Frankfort in 1581. He could speak Latin, Greek, and Hebrew at the age of fourteen, and became professor of Greek at Giessen in 1605. Among his works are a "System of Chronology," ("Theatrum Chronologicum," 1609,) and a "General Grammar." Died in 1617.

Helwig, hêl'ŵig, or Helwing, hêl'ŵing, (Georg Andreas), a Prussian naturalist, born at Angerburg in

1666, became minister of the church at that town in 1705. He wrote, besides other works, "Flora Quasimodogenita," (1712,) a description of the indigenous plants of Prussia. Died in 1748.

Helwig, (JOHANN OTTO,) a German physician and alchemist, born in Thuringia in 1654. He became first physician to the Elector-palatine, who appointed him professor at Heidelberg. He wrote a curious work, entitled "Introitus in veram et inauditam Physicam," (1678,) and several treatises on alchemy. Died in 1698.

See ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hélyot, hà'le-o', (PIERRE,) called also Père Hippolyte, a French monk, born in Paris in 1660. He wrote a "History of Military and Religious Monastic Orders," said to be the most complete work on that subject. Died in 1716.

subject. Died in 1716.

Hem'ans, (Felicia Dorothea,) an amiable and excellent English poetess, born in Liverpool on the 25th of September, 1794, was the daughter of a merchant named Browne. About the year 1800 he removed with his family to Grwych, in North Wales. Her first volume of poems was published in 1808. In 1812 she was married to Captain Hemans, of the British army; but the union was not a happy one, and after the lapse of six years they finally separated, their five children remaining with the mother. In 1825 she removed to Rhyllon, in Wales, and in 1828 resided at Wavertree, near Liverpool. She cherished a passionate love of poetry and pool. She cherished a passionate love of poetry and of natural scenery, and became the most popular of English poetesses. Lord Jeffrey pronounced her poetry "infinitely sweet, elegant, and tender, touching, perhaps, and contemplative, rather than vehement or overpowering. . . . We do not hesitate to say that she is the most touching and accomplished writer of occasional verses touching and accomplished writer of occasional verses that our literature has yet to boast of." "In her poetry," that our interature has yet to boast of. "In her poetry," says Moir, "religious truth, moral purity, and intellectual beauty ever meet together." The following are the titles of some of her poems: "Domestic Affections," (1812,) "Modern Greece," (1817,) "Vespers of Palermo," (1823,) "The Forest Sanctuary," (1826,) "Records of Woman," (1828,) "National Lyrics," (1834,) and "Scenes and Hymns of Life." Her character may be said to be truly portraved in her writings. She resided in Dublin from portrayed in her writings. She resided in Dublin from 1831 until her death, which occurred in 1835.

See H. F. CHORLEY, "Memoirs of Mrs. Hemans," 1837; "Memoir of Mrs. Hemans," by her sister, 1839; SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi," tome iii.; Mrs. Etwood, "Memoirs of the Literary Ladies of England from the Commencement of the Last Century;" "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1829.

Hemelar, hā'meh-lar', (Jan,) a Dutch medallist and poet, born at the Hague, wrote a commentary on Roman medals. Died in 1640.

Hemert, van, van ha'mêrt, (PAUL,) a Dutch philosopher, born at Amsterdam in 1756. He published "Elements of the Philosophy of Kant," (4 vols., 1795,) and other works. Died in 1825.

He-mī'na,? (L. Cassius,) a Roman historian, who

flourished between 200 and 150 B.C. He wrote a history or annals of Rome from the origin of the city to his own time, which has not come down to us. This work is

time, which has not come down to us. This work is often cited by Pliny, Nonius, and Aulus Gellius.

Hemingford, de, deh hem'ing-ford, (WALTER,) was a canon of Gisborough Abbey, and wrote a "History of England from 1066 to 1308." Died in 1347.

Hemling. See MEMLING, (HANS.) Hemmerlein. See HAMMERLEIN.

Hemmeriein. See HAMMERLEIN.

Hemminga, hêm-ming'gâ or hêm-ming'Hâ, (SIXTUS,)

a Dutch mathematician, born in 1533; died in 1570.

Hem'pel, (CHARLES JULIUS,) a medical writer, born

at Solingen, Prussia, in 1811, emigrated to the United

States about 1835. He produced, besides other works,

a "System of Homœopathic Materia Medica and Therapeutics," (1850.)

Hemperich, hêm/pair, (EREPRICH, WILHEIM.)

Hemprich, hêm'prik, (FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a German naturalist, was born at Glatz in 1796. He accompanied Ehrenberg in the exploration of Egypt and Arabia, and died at Massowah in 1825. He left "Rudiments (Grundriss) of Natural History," (1820.)

Hemskerck, hêmskêrkk', (EGBERT,) called THE OLD, and he Dutch was the Dutch was the point of the property of the point of th

an able Dutch painter, born at Haarlem about 1610, was an attentive student of nature. His favourite subjects were fairs, feasts, and familiar scenes among the lower classes. Died about 1680.

Hemskerck, (EGBERT,) THE YOUNG, born at Haarlem in 1645, was probably a son of the preceding. He

painted rural sports and wild, fanciful, or humorous Died in London in 1704.

Hemskerk. See Heemskerk, Van.
Hemsterhuys, hêm'ster-hois', [Lat. Hemsterhu'ssius,] (Frans,) a meritorious philosopher, writer, and moralist, born at Groningen in 1720, was a son of Tiberius, noticed below. He passed the greater part of his mature life at the Hague, where he was assistant secretary or first clerk of the council of state. Among his characteristic traits were simplicity, modesty, and liberality of spirit. Like Plato, of whom he was an admirer. rality of spirit. Like Plato, of whom he was an admirer, he directed towards the ideal the intellectual and moral ne directed towards the ideal the intellectual and moral activity of man. His favourite topics were the theory of beauty in the arts, and questions of practical philosophy. He wrote, in French, a "Letter on Sculpture," (1769,) a "Letter on the Desires," (1770,) a "Letter on Man and his Relations," (1772,) and two dialogues, entitled "Sophyle, or on Philosophy," and "Aristée, or on the Divinity," ("Aristée, ou de la Divinité," 1779.) Died in 1700.

See Meyboom, "Comment de Hemsterhusii Meritis," 1840; VAN DE WEYER, "Notice sur Hemsterhuys," 1827; TIJDEMAN, "Proeve eener Lofrede op F. Hemsterhuys," 1834; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hemsterhuys, (TIBERIUS,) a Dutch philologist, and one of the most learned Hellenists of his time, was born at Groningen in 1685. He became professor of philosophy and mathematics at Amsterdam in 1704, and philosophy and mathematics at Amsterdam in 1704, and continued the study of Greek until he had read all the authors in that language. He was chosen professor of Greek at Franeker in 1720, and obtained the same chair at Leyden in 1740. In consequence of his efforts, the study of Greek, which had been neglected, again became popular in Holland. He published Lucian's "Dialogues," (1708,) the "Plutus" of Aristophanes, (1744,) "Notes on Xenophon of Ephesus," "Latin Orations," (1784,) and other works. Died in 1766. and other works. Died in 1766.

See RINCK, "T. Hemsterhuys und David Ruhnken," 1801; DAVID RUHNKEN, "Elogium T. Hemsterhusii," 1768; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Henao, à-nâ'o, (Gabriel,) a Spanish Jesuit, born at Valladolid in 1611, was for fifty years professor of positive theology at the University of Salamanca, of which he was also rector. He gained a high reputation as a casuist, and wrote numerous theological works. Died

Hénault, hà'nō', (CHARLES JEAN FRANÇOIS,) a French historian, born in Paris in 1685. In youth he cultivated literature and obtained a prize in the French Academy, of which he became a member in 1723. wit, amenity, and politeness rendered him a favourite in wit, amenity, and politeness rendered him a favourite in fashionable society, for which he composed ingenious verses and songs. He became president of the first Chambre aux Enquêtes in 1710, and, a few years later, superintendent of the queen's household. He gained a conspicuous position among French authors by his "Compendium of the History of France," ("Abrégé chronologique de l'Histoire de France," 2 vols., 1744,) a work of great merit, which was often reprinted. Hénault wrote, besides other dramas, "Marius," a tragedy, (1715,) and the "Awaking of Epimenides," a comedy, (1757,) both of which were performed with success. Died in 1770. both of which were performed with success. Died in 1770.

See "Mémoires du Président Hénault, écrites par lui-même," 1854; SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi," tome xii.

Hénault, (JEAN.) See HESNAULT. Henckel. See HENKEL.

Hen'der-son, (ALEXANDER,) an able Scottish divine, born in Fife in 1583, was a leader among the Covenanters. He was repeatedly appointed a commissioner to treat with Charles I., and was an adherent of Parliament in the civil war. He contributed much to effect a union between the Covenanters and the English Parliament.

Died in 1646.

See Aiton, "Life and Times of A. Henderson;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hen'der-son, (EBENEZER,) an eminent British biblical critic, born at Dunfermline in 1784. He was employed by the Bible Society to supply the people of Iceland with a version of the Scriptures in 1814. He published a "Journal of a Residence in Iceland," (2 vols., 1818,) and "Biblical Researches and Travels in Russia," (1826.)

His commentary on Isaiah (of which he made a new version, 1840) is highly commended. He was professor of theology and minister of the Independents at Highbury, near London. Died in May, 1858.

See Erslew, "Almindeligt Forfatter-Lexicon."

Henderson, (JOHN,) a celebrated English actor, born in London in 1746. In 1772 he performed at Bath, under the name of Courtney, and in 1777 came to London, where he attracted crowded houses in Drury Lane and Covent Garden. He performed with great applause the parts of "Falstaff," "Shylock," "Richard III.," etc. Died in 1785.

Henderson, (JOHN,) born in Ireland in 1757, was distinguished for his genius and eccentricity. After teaching Latin at the age of eight, and Greek four years later, he was sent to Oxford University, where he was regarded as a prodigy in learning and mental capacity. A fellowstudent, being vanquished by him in an argument, threw a glass of wine into the face of Henderson, who calmly remarked, "This is only a digression, sir: let us now examine your argument." He wrote a few small poems and essays. Died in 1788.

Henderson, (Thomas,) a Scottish astronomer, born at Dundee in 1798, pursued for some years the profession of an attorney. About 1830 he was employed as secreof an attorney. About 1830 he was employed as secretary by Lord Jeffrey. Having devoted his leisure time to astronomy, he was appointed in 1832 director of the observatory at the Cape of Good Hope. He obtained in 1834 the charge of the Edinburgh Observatory, as first astronomer-royal for Scotland, and performed the duties of this post with credit until his death, in 1844. Many of his astronomical treatises and observations have been published, and are highly esteemed. About 1840 he ascertained that the star α Centauri has a parallax of nearly one second, and is, consequently, about 18,918,000,000,000 miles from the sun. This was the first fixed star of which the parallax has been measured.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement;) "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hen'dricks, (Thomas A.,) an American Senator, born in Muskingum county, Ohio, in 1819. He studied law, and settled in Indiana. He represented a district of Indiana in Congress from 1851 to 1855, was commissioner of the general land office from 1855 to 1859, and was elected a Senator of the United States for six years, 1863-69. In 1868 he was the Democratic candidate for Governor of Indiana, and was defeated, but in 1872 he was successful. Died in 1885.

Henel von Hennefeld, (NIKOLAUS,) a German jurist and historian, born in Silesia in 1582. He was author of several legal and historical works. Died in

1656.

Hěn'frey, (Arthur,) F.R.S., an eminent English botanist, born at Aberdeen on the 1st of November, 1819. He translated several botanical works from the German, and wrote "Outlines of Structural and Physiological Botany," (1847.) "The Vegetation of Europe," (1852.) and an "Elementary Course of Botany, Structural, Physiological, and Systematic," (1857.) The last is a work of high character. He co-operated with Dr. Griffith in a "Micrographic Dictionary," (1857.) which is highly prized. In 1854 he was chosen professor of botany in King's College, London. Died in 1859.

Hengist, hêng'gīst, a Saxon chief, who founded the kingdom of Kent, in England. About 450 A.D. the Britons solicited the aid of the Saxons to defend them against the Picts and Scots. Hengist and his brother

against the Picts and Scots. Hengist and his brother Horsa, at the head of a small army, came over, and, after defeating the Picts and Scots, turned their arms against their British allies. After many battles, in one of which Horsa was slain, Hengist, aided by reinforcements from Saxony, obtained possession of Kent, where he reigned thirty years. Died in 488.

See TURNER, "History of the Anglo-Saxons."

Hengstenberg, hêng'sten-bêrg', (Ernst Wilhelm,) an eminent German orthodox theologian, born at Fröndenberg, in Prussia, in 1802. He became professor of theology in the University of Berlin in 1829, and chief editor of an influential religious journal, "Evangelische Kirchenzeitung." He published several com-

mentaries on the Holy Scriptures, and "Christologie des Alten Testaments," ("Christology of the Old Testament," 3 vols., 1829-35,) which has been translated into English. He was one of the principal leaders of the orthodox or Lutherans of Germany. Died in June, 1869.

Henisch, hā'nish, (Georg,) a philologist, born in Hungary in 1549, published "Thesaurus Linguæ et Sapientiæ Germanicæ," (1616,) said to be the first good dictionary of the German language, (though not extending beyond the letter H.) Died in 1618.

Henkart, hēnk'āt, (Purre Joseph.) a Belgian poet

Henkart, hênk'ârt, (Pierre Joseph,) a Belgian poet and judge, born at Liege in 1761; died in 1815.

Henke, hênk'eh, (ADOLF CHRISTIAN HEINRICH,) a German physician, born at Brunswick in 1775, became professor at Erlangen in 1805. He published a valuable "Treatise on Legal Medicine," (1812; 12th edition, 1851.)

Died in 1843.

Henke, (HEINRICH PHILIPP KONRAD,) an able German theologian, born in the duchy of Brunswick in 1752, became professor of theology at Helmstedt in 1780, and subsequently vice-president of the Consistory at Brunswick. wick. He published, besides other works, an "Ecclesiastical History," (6 vols., 1788–1804,) a work displaying great learning and research, and "Lineamenta Institutionum Fidei Christianæ," (1783.) Died in 1809.

See F. A. LUDEWIG, "Abriss einer Lebensgeschichte Henkes;" BOLLMANN und WOLFF, "H. P. C. Henke, Denkwürdigkeiten aus seinem Leben," 1816; Ersch und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Henke, (HERMANN WILHELM EDUARD,) a jurist, brother of Adolf Christian Heinrich, noticed above, was

born in 1783.

Henkel or Henckel, hênk'el, (Joachim Friedrich,) a skilful Prussian surgeon, born in 1712. He practised and lectured in Berlin, and published, besides other works, "Medical and Surgical Observations," (1744.) Died in 1779.

Henkel, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) an able chemist and mineralogist, born at Freiberg, in Saxony, in 1679. He was appointed counsellor of mines by King Augustus II., and improved the porcelain fabrics of Meissen. He wrote "Flora Saturnizans," (1722,) "Principles of Mineralogy," (1747,) and other works. Died in 1744.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie.

Henkle, henk'el, (Moses Montgomery,) D.D., an American Methodist divine, born in Pendleton county, Virginia, in 1798. In 1860 he removed to Philadelphia.

Methodism," (1851.) Died in 1864.

Henle, hen'leh, (Friedrich Gustav Jakob,) a German physician, born in Franconia in 1809, became professor of anatomy and director of the Anatomical Insti-

Ressor of anatomy and director of the Anatomical Institute at Göttingen in 1852. He published a "Manual of Rational Pathology," (1846–52.) and other medical works.

Hen'ley, (ANTHONY.) an English scholar and writer, born in Hampshire, was educated at Oxford. In 1698 he was elected to Parliament, where he acquired much influence. He was a person of distinguished wit, refinement and recognished to the processed a large fortune. ment, and accomplishments, possessed a large fortune, and was a liberal patron of literary men. He contributed to the "Tatler" and the "Medley," and wrote lyric verses. Died in 1711.

His son ROBERT became lord chancellor

Henley, (John,) often called Orator Henley, was born at Melton-Mowbray in 1692, and educated at Cambridge. Before he had left the university, he wrote a letter inserted in the 306th number of the "Spectator." In 1719 he published a "Universal Grammar." Having taken holy orders, he came to London and opened a chapel, where large crowds were attracted by his elocuchape, where large crowds were attracted by his electrical street and by his questionable modes of courting popularity. Pope commemorates him in the "Dunciad" as "the Zany of his age." On Sundays he lectured on theology, and on Wednesdays on politics, fashions, and affairs in general. He edited a paper called the "Hyp Doctor,"—a farrago of nonsense,—by which, it is said, he made one hundred pounds a year. Died in 1756. tion and by his questionable modes of courting popularity. Pope commemorates him in the "Dunciad" as "Henniges, von, fon hen'ne-ges', (Heinrich,) a Prustine Transport of Nedmesdays on politics, fashions, and affairs in general. He edited a paper called the "Hype 10ctor,"—a farrago of nonsense,—by which, it is said, he made one hundred pounds a year. Died in 1756.

See "Retrospective Review," vol. xiv., 1826; Disraell, "Calamities of Authors."

Henley, (Joseph Warner,) a British conservative legislator, born about 1794. He was elected to the

House of Commons for Oxfordshire in 1841. He was appointed president of the board of trade by Lord Derby in 1852, and again in 1858. On account of his hostility

to the Reform Bill, he resigned in 1859.

Henley, (ROBERT,) Lord Northington, son of Anthony Henley, was born in 1708, and educated at Oxford. He was called to the bar in 1732, and began to practise in the Western Circuit, of which he afterwards became the leader. In 1747 he was returned to Parliament for Bath, and became an active debater. In 1756 he obtained the place of attorney-general. According to Lord Campbell, "Henley had not the most distant notion of Campbell, "Henley had not the most distant notion of the great seal being offered to him; but his mediocrity was the real cause of his elevation;" and in 1757 he was named lord keeper by Pitt, then one of the chiefs of the ministry. After the accession of George III., he received in 1761 the title of lord chancellor, and was created Earl of Northington. In 1766, after overturning the Rockingham ministry, with which as a Tory he could not agree, he resigned his office, and accepted that of president of the council. president of the council. He acquitted himself respect-

ably as a judge. Died in 1772.

See R. Henley, "Memoir of Robert Henley, Earl of Northington;" Lord Campbell, "Lives of the Lord Chancellors;" Foss, "The Judges of England."

Hen'ne-pin, [Fr. pron. ½ên'pån' or ½ên'neḥ-pån',] (Louis,) a missionary, was born in Flanders about 1640. Having a passion for exploring remote regions, he embarked for Canada, arriving at Quebec in 1675, and joined the party of La Salle in 1678. When they had reached the Illinois River, La Salle being forced to return, Hennepin proceeded without him, in 1680, and explored the Upper Mississippi as far as the falls, to which he gave the name of Saint Anthony, and which had not before been visited by any European. He returned to Quebec in 1680, and sailed to France, where he published in 1683-84 an account of his travels, under the title of a "Description of Louisiana." Thirteen years later, he published his "New Discovery of a Vast Country situated in America," etc., which contained the Hen'ne-pin, [Fr. pron. hên'pân' or hên'neh-pân',] Country situated in America," etc., which contained the same matter as the former, with the addition of an account of his voyage down the Lower Mississippi, which, according to Professor Sparks, is a fabrication, copied from Le Clercq's narrative. (Sparks's "Life of La Salle.") Hennepin receives credit for courage and resolution, and for general accuracy in his descriptions of Indian life, etc.

See FÉLIX VAN HULST, "Notice sur le Père Hennepin d'Ath," 1845; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hennequin, ½ên'kân', (Amédée,) an advocate and writer, a son of the following, born in Paris in 1817, wrote "The Conquest of Algeria," (1857,) and other

works.

Hennequin, (Antoine Louis Marie,) a distinguished French lawyer, born at Monceaux, near Paris, in 1786. He had a high rank as an eloquent pleader, and acted as counsel in many political trials. He defended Peyronnet, ex-minister, in 1830, and was elected to the Chamber of Deputies in 1834. In politics he was a legitimist. His principal work is a "Treatise on Legislation and Jurisprudence," (2 vols., 1838.) Died in 1840.

Hennequin, (Pierre Auguste,) a French historical painter, born at Lyons in 1763, was a pupil of David. He studied in Rome, and was a zealous partisan of the

He studied in Rome, and was a zealous partisan of the Revolution, after which he worked in Paris. Among his capital works is "Orestes pursued by the Furies." Died in 1833.

Hennet, /½/n½/, (ALBIN JOSEPH ULPIEN,) a French writer, born at Maubeuge in 1758. Among his works is a "History of the French Academy," (6 vols., in manuscript.) Died in 1828.

Hennin, hh'nan', (PIERRE MICHEL,) a French linguist, who corresponded with Voltaire, and left "Diplomatic Correspondence," (1796.) Died in 1807.

Hen'ning, (John,) a Scottish sculptor, born at Paisley in 1771, worked some years in Edinburgh, whence he removed to London in 1811. He executed reduced copies of the Panathenaic frieze. Died in 1851.

Henninges, hên'ning-ês, or Henniges, (HIERONY-

MUS,) a German genealogist, of great learning, born at Lüneburg about 1550, published "Theatrum Genealogi-

Cum," etc., (5 vols., 1598.) Died in 1597.

Hennings, hên'nings, (August Adolf Friedrich,)
born in Holstein in 1746, wrote "Philosophic Essays,"
(2 vols., 1780,) and other works. Died in 1826.

Hennuyer, Ie, leh hên'nü-c'yà', (Jean,) born at Saint-

Quentin, in France, in 1497, became Bishop of Lisieux in 1560. He held the office of first almoner to Henry II., Francis II., Charles IX., and Henry III. Died in

Henri, (Kings of France.) See Henry.

Henri de Bourgogne, hon're' deh boor'goñ', surnamed The Great, was the first proprietary Duke of Burgundy. In 987 his brother, Hugh Capet, having become King of France, gave him the duchy of that province as his proper heritage. Died in 1002.

Henri de Bourgogne, ancestor of the first branch of the kings of Portugal, was born about 1035. He was nephew of Henry I., King of France. About 1060 he went to Spain, and fought against the Moors under Alphonso VI. of Castile, who made him count souverain of the country between the Douro and the Minho. 1103 he took part in the crusade in Palestine. He died about 1112. His son Alfonso was the first King of Portugal.

Henri de Lausanne, hon're' deh lō'zan', an eloquent monk and zealous reformer. He preached in various parts of France, attacked boldly the vices of the clergy, and made many converts. He was opposed by Saint Bernard, and was cast into a prison, where he died in

1148.

See Hodgson, "Reformers and Martyrs," Philadelphia, 1867.

Henri de Saint-Ignace, hôn're' deh sån'tèn'yåss', a Flemish theologian, born at Ath; died about 1720.

Henri de Valois. See Henry III., (of France.)

Henri le Grand. See Henry IV.

Henri le Lion. See Henry THE LION.

Henri le Superbe. See HENRY THE PROUD. Henrici, hên-rit'see, (CHRISTIAN FRIEDRICH,) a German poet, whose assumed name was PICANDER, born at

Stolpe, Saxony, in 1700; died in 1764.

Henriet, hôn're-a', (ISRAEL,) an able French engraver, born at Nancy in 1608. He imitated the designs and engravings of his friend Callot with success, and was selected as master of design to Louis XIV. Died at Paris in 1661.

Henricus, the Latin for Henry, which see. Henricus Auceps. See Henry the Fowler.

Henricus Leo. See HENRY THE LION. Henricus Magnus. See HENRY IV., (of France.) Henricus Superbus. See HENRY THE PROUD. Henricus Valesius. See HENRY III., (of France.)

Hen-ri-et'ta Anne, a daughter of Charles I. of England and of Henrietta Maria, was born at Exeter in 1644, and was married in 1661 to the Duke of Orléans, brother of Louis XIV., of whose court she was regarded as one of the brightest ornaments. At her funeral, in 1670, Bossuet pronounced one of his most eloquent discourses.

See W. H. D. Adams, "Famous Beauties and Historic Women," London, 1865.

Hen-ri-et'ta Ma-ri'a, [Fr. HENRIETTE MARIE,] Queen of England, born in 1609, was a daughter of Henry IV. of France and Mary de Medici. She was married in 1625 to Prince Charles, afterwards Charles I. of England, and it was stipulated that she should enjoy liberty to use the Catholic forms of worship. "By her sense and spirit, as well as beauty, she justified the fondness of her husband." In 1645 she was compelled to retire to France. She died near Paris in 1669.

See Hume, "History of England;" Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Agnes Strickland, "Queens of England."

Henriette Marie. See HENRIETTA MARIA.

Henrion, hon're'on', (Denis,) a French mathematician, who translated Euclid into French, (1632,) was the first Frenchman who published a table of logarithms. Died about 1640.

Henrion, (MATHIEU RICHARD AUGUSTE,) a French Catholic writer, born at Metz in 1805, published a "History of the Papacy," (3 vols., 1832,) and other works. Died in 1862.

Henrion, (NICOLAS,) a French numismatist, born at

Henrion, (NICOLAS,) a French numismatist, born at Troyes in 1663; died in 1720.

Henrion de Pansey, ½ôn're'ôn' deh pôn's½', (PIERRE PAUL NICOLAS,) a learned French judge and jurist, born near Ligny, in Lorraine, in 1742. He gained distinction by pleading the cause of a negro claimed as a slave, who obtained his liberty. About 1770 he opened an office for consultation, and in 1779 published an excellent "Dissertation on Feudal Law." In 1810 Napoleon appointed him a member of the council of state, Saving. appointed him a member of the council of state, saying, "You should have been in the council these last ten years: I have scolded Cambacérès for not speaking of you sooner." He became first president of the court of cassation in 1828. He wrote several able works on civil and public law. Died in 1829.

See Louis Rozet, "Notice sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de Henrion de Pansey," 1829; L. D. Bernard, "Notice historique sur Henrion de Pansey," 1829; Talllandier, "Notice sur Henrion de Pansey," 1829; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Henriot or Hanriot, hon're'o', (François,) born at Nanterre in 1761, was one of the miscreants who gained a bad eminence in the reign of terror by their atrocities. He was chosen by the Commune leader of the armed populace which in May, 1793, surrounded the Convention and extorted from that body by violence and terror the proscription of the Girondists. At the time of Robespierre's downfall, in 1794, Henriot made desperate efforts to rescue him, but failed, and was executed with him.

Henrique. See Henry the Navigator. Henriquet-Dupont, hôn're'kà' dü'pôn', PIERRE,) an eminent French engraver, born in Paris in 1797, engraved portraits (after French artists) of Andrew Chenier, Mirabeau, and Montaigne; also, "The Virgin and Child," after Raphael.

Henriquez, en-ree'keth, (CRISOSTOMO,) a Spanish author, born at Madrid in 1594, wrote biographies of saints, etc., and some historical works. Died in 1632.

Henry (Heinrich) I., surnamed the Fowler, [Lat. Henry'Cus Au'Ceps; Fr. Henri L'Oiseleur, hôn're' lwāz'lur',] Emperor of Germany, born in 876 A.D., was the son of Otho, Duke of Saxony, and the first German emperor of the Saxon house. Though he had previously been engaged in a war with the emperor Conrad I., he was recommended by that sovereign on his death-hed for his recommended by that sovereign on his death-bed for his successor, and he was elected in 919. After waging war for some time against the Hungarians without success, he gained a decisive victory over them near Merseburg in 933. Henry was the first German emperor who granted municipal privileges. He died in 936, and was

Succeeded by his son, Otho I.

See N. H. Gundling, "Liber de Henrico Aucupe," 1711; J. P.

Ludewig, "Henricus Auceps, Historia anceps," 1713; E. Burck
Hardt, "Dissertatio de Henrico I. Germanorum Rege," 1831;

Adelbold, "Vita Henrici Aucupis," in the "Scriptores Rerum

Brunswicensium" of Leibnitz.

Henry (Heinrich) II., called THE SAINT, was the son of Henry, Duke of Bavaria, and great-grandson of Henry the Fowler. He was born in 972. Having accompanied the emperor Otho III. to Rome, where he died, Henry took possession of the crown jewels, and in 1002 caused himself to be crowned emperor at Mentz. He was engaged in numerous broils with his brother Bruno, Henry, (the Marquis of Schweinfurt,) and Har-duin of Ivrea. He died in 1024, and was succeeded by Conrad II.

See A. CRAMMER, "Admiranda Vita S. Henrici," 1770; J. Rion, "Das heilige Kaiserpaar, oder Leben und Thaten des heiligen Heinrichs," etc., 1832.

Henry (Heinrich) III., born in 1017, was the son of Conrad II., and was chosen emperor in 1039. He curbed the power of his principal nobles, carried on successful wars in Bohemia, Hungary, and Northern Italy, and in 1046 deposed successively the popes Benedict IX., Sylvester III., and Gregory IV., and raised Clement II. to the pontificate. He died in 1056, having previously caused his son Henry to be elected emperor. Henry III. was endowed with commanding talents and great energy of character, and ranks among the ablest of German

See Neu, "Themata quædam selectiora de Henrico III.," 1718.

Henry (Heinrich) IV., son of Henry III., born in 1050, was five years of age at his father's death. In 1065, in an assembly at Worms, he was declared of age, through the influence of his preceptor, Adalbert, Archbishop of Bremen, who assumed the chief power. About 1073 Henry became engaged in a contest with Magnus, Duke of Saxony, in the course of which he appealed to Pope Gregory VII. The latter, having in vain remonstrated with the emperor for selling sees and benefices in his dominions, now summoned him to Rome to answer the charges preferred against him. Upon this, Henry, in a Diet at Worms in 1076, deposed the pope, and was soon after excommunicated by him. The emperor, finding his subjects inclined to revolt, and fearing the loss of his crown, set out for Italy with his wife and child in the midst of winter, and, meeting the pope at the castle of Canossa, was required to stand basefoot for these decimals. Canossa, was required to stand barefoot for three days in an open court-yard before the ban was removed. civil war now ensued, attended by new excommunications on the part of the pope and another deposition on that of the emperor, till at length the latter, whose son Henry had rebelled against him, took refuge at Licge, where he died in 1106. (See GREGORY VII.)

See J. Mascov, "Commentarii de Rebus Imperii Romano Germanici sub Henrico IV. et Henrico V.," 1748; J. Aventinus, "Vita Henrici IV.," 1518; J. Stumpf, "Historie Kayser Heinrichs IV.,"

Henry V., born in 1081, was the son of Henry IV., and the last emperor of the Salic line. During Paschal II., been acknowledged as emperor in 1106. Though at first inclined to favour the pope, he soon showed his determination to maintain his right of investigation. titure, and Paschal at length consented to crown him in titure, and Paschal at length consented to crown him in IIII, at which time he married Matilda, daughter of Henry I. of England. After a contest with the papal party, he succeeded in deposing the pope, and set up Gregory VIII. in his stead. This measure was opposed by the cardinals, who chose Gelasius II., on whose death Calixtus II. succeeded to the tiara. With the latter Henry concluded a treaty in 1122, by which he gave up the right of investiture. He died in 1125, and was succeeded by Lothaire of Saxony.

See J. Mascov, "Commentarii de Rebus Imperii Romano-Germanici," 1748; E. Gervals, "Geschichte Deutschlands unter der Regierung Kaiser Heinrichs V.," 1842.

Henry VI., born in 1165, was the son of Frederick Barbarossa, whom he succeeded as Emperor of Germany in 1190. With the view of subduing Sicily, which he claimed by right of his wife Constance, he invaded that country, but, being unsuccessful, was obliged to return to Germany. Here, with the ransom-money which he received for his prisoner Richard Cœur de Lion, he fitted out another expedition. After taking Naples and bringing Sicily into subjection, he caused himself to be crowned at Palermo. His conduct towards the Sicilians was marked by great tyranny and cruelty, and his death, which took place in 1197, is supposed to have been caused by poison. Henry VI. was the third emperor of the Hohenstausen line. He was succeeded by Philip of Suabia and Otho IV., between whom the crown was contested for several years. (See OTHO IV.)

See W. JÄGER, "Geschichte Kaiser Heinrichs VI.," 1790.

Henry VII., born in 1262, was the son of Henry, Count of Luxemburg, and was chosen emperor in 1308. Soon after his accession he marched into Italy and sought to restore peace in that country, then distracted by the war of the Guelphs and Ghibelines. He was on the point of attacking Naples, when he died suddenly in 1313,—as is generally believed, by poison.

See F. H. BARTHOLD, "Der Römerzug König Heinrichs von Lutzelburg," 1830; JAKOB PAUL VON GUNDLING, "Geschichte Kay-ser Heinrichs VII.," 1719.

Henry I, King of England, surnamed Beauclerc, born at Selby, Yorkshire, in 1068, was the fourth son

of William the Conqueror by Matilda of Flanders. his surname indicates, he received a better scholastic education than was then usual even among princes. IIis father at his death left him a legacy of five thousand pounds. Henry was hunting with his brother William pounds. Henry was multing with the Rufus in the New Forest in August, 1100, when the latter was killed. The eldest brother, Robert, being absent in foreign travel. Henry usurped the throne. The people foreign travel, Henry usurped the throne. The people were the more disposed to acquiesce as he presently issued a charter in which their rights and liberties were reaffirmed. He married Maud, or Matilda, a Scottish princess, the niece of Edgar Atheling. In 1101 Robert entered England with an army; but the contest was settled without a battle, and Henry remained in quiet possession of the throne. A few years after, Henry required Robert to cede to him the duchy of Normandy for a sum of money, and, on his refusal, invaded Normandy in 1106, defeated Robert at Tenchebrai, and deprived him of his dominions and liberty. In 1113 Louis VI. of France attempted with an army to assert the right of Robert's son, but without success. Henry's only son William perished at sea in 1120, after which the father was never seen to smile. His daughter Matilda was never seen to smile. His daughter Matilda was declared his heir in 1126, and next year was married to Geoffrey Plantagenet, Earl of Anjou. The issue of this marriage became Henry II. Though the character of Henry was far from amiable, he possessed a large share of kingly qualities, including judgment, eloquence, and bravery. He died in 1135, and was succeeded by his nephew, Stephen of Blois.

See Hume "History of England" than the Law II.

See Hume, "History of England," chap. vi.; John Hayward, "Lives of Three Norman Kings of England," 1613.

Henry II., King of England, founder of the Plantagenet dynasty, was born at Le Mans, France, in 1133. His father was Geoffrey Plantagenet, (so named from the broom-plant—in Latin, planta genista—which he wore in his cap,) and his mother was Matilda, daughter of Henry I. In the contest which followed the death of Henry I. Stephen obtained England and the infant Henry I., Stephen obtained England, and the infant Henry was recognized as heir of Normandy, to which at the death of his father, in 1151, Anjou, Touraine, and Maine were added. The next year he married Eleanor, Duchess of Guienne, (whom Louis, King of France, had divorced,) whose dowry was Poitou and Guienne; and he thus became master of nearly half of France. In 1153 he invaded England; but, before much blood was spilled, a treaty was made, by which Stephen retained the crown during his lifetime, and Henry was

recognized as his successor. Stephen died in 1154.

Henry began his reign by discharging the foreign troops, razing to the ground the castles of the rebellious barons, and by other energetic and politic measures. He was several times involved in war with the King of France, without important results. His reign was greatly disturbed by the usurpations of the pope and clergy, and by a contest with the haughty Thomas a Becket, whom he had made prime minister and Archbishop of Canterbury. In 1164 a council of nobles and prelates adopted the famous Constitutions of Clarendon, which recognized the supremacy of the crown over the church. Becket was murdered in 1170 by an over-officious servant of the king, who in 1174 performed severe penance at his tomb, and soon after the Constitutions above named were repealed. soon after the Constitutions above named were repealed. The conquest of Ireland was effected by Henry's arms between 1169 and 1175. His last years were rendered unhappy by the rebellion of his sons, who were instigated by Queen Eleanor and supported by Louis of France. "Henry was," says Hume, "the greatest prince of his time for wisdom, virtue, and abilities. His character in private as well as public life is almost without a blemish." But Michelet charges him with sensuality and other vices. He died at Chinon, in France, in 1189, and was succeeded by his son, Richard I.

See Hume, "History of England," chaps. viii. and ix.; Micheler, "History of France;" E. Bolton, "Life of Henry II.;" Lord Lyttellon, "History of Henry II.," 1764-67; Berington, "Life of Henry II.," 1790.

Henry III., King of England, surnamed of Win-Chester, from the place of his birth, was born in 1206, and was the eldest son of King John by his queen, Isabella of Angoulême. He was acknowledged king in

1216, and the Earl of Pembroke was appointed regent during the minority. In 1222 Henry was declared of age to exercise some of the functions of royalty. In 1230 he invaded France, with which he had been at war for several years, but returned without any important achievement. He married Eleanor, daughter of Raymond, Count of Provence, in 1236, and a few years after-wards renewed hostilities against Louis IX. of France, by whom he was defeated. His feeble character, mis-government, and ill success rendered him an object of contempt among his people and provoked many contests with his Parliaments. He confirmed the Magna Charta, but repeatedly violated it. In 1258 the barons, headed by the ambitious and popular Simon de Montfort, Earl of Leicester, revolted against the king, who was forced to yield his power to a committee of twenty-For several years a civil war was waged between the king and the barons, with various success, until the latter, in 1264, obtained a decisive victory at Lewes, where the king and his son Edward were taken prisoners. The Earl of Leicester then became dictator of the country. In 1265 Prince Edward escaped, raised an army, and defeated the barons at Evesham, where De Montfort was slain, and the royal authority was restored. After a reign of fifty-six years,-the longest in the English annals, —Henry died in 1272, and was succeeded by his son, Edward I. This reign presents the first example of a Parliament constituted, as at present, of representatives from the counties, cities, and boroughs.

See Hume, "History of England," chap. xii.; R. Cotton, "Life of Henry III.," 1627; W. Prynne, "Life of Henry III.," 1670.

Henry IV., King of England, surnamed Boling-Broke, was the eldest son of John of Gaunt, Duke of Lancaster, who was the fourth son of King Edward the His mother was Blanche, daughter of Henry Plantagenet, a descendant of Henry II. He was born at Bolingbroke in 1366. In 1397 he married Mary de Bohun, daughter of the last Earl of Hereford, and was created Duke of Hereford. The next year he was ban-ished for ten years by Pichard II. But he death of his ished for ten years by Richard II. By the death of his father, in 1399, he became Duke of Lancaster; but the king refused to give him possession of his estate. With the avowed purpose of vindicating his right, Henry returned to England, where he was joined by other nobles, and soon assembled an army of 60,000 men. The king, unable to resist, and deserted by his disaffected subjects, was deposed by Parliament in 1399, and Henry succeeded him, with the general consent of the nation, although the Earl of March was the more legitimate heir. In 1402 a Scottish army, which invaded England with the pretext of restoring Richard, was defeated at Homildon Hill. Soon afterwards his throne was menaced by the rebellion of the famous Henry Percy, surnamed Hotspur, in concert with the Welsh chieftain Owen Glendower and others. At the battle of Shrewsbury, where the king fought with desperate courage, the rebels were completely defeated, and Percy, their leader, was slain. Glendower maintained for several years an irregular warfare in the mountains of Wales; and the Percy family again revolted in 1408, but were finally defeated at Branchem, where the Faxl of Northumberland was killed. The ham, where the Earl of Northumberland was killed. The popularity which Henry enjoyed at his accession was not retained in the latter part of his reign. Hume says, "His prudence, vigilance, and foresight in maintaining his power were admirable; and he possessed many qualities which fitted him for his high station, and which quanties which fitted him for his high station, and which rendered his usurpation of it, though pernicious in aftertimes, rather salutary during his own reign to the English nation." He died in 1413, and was succeeded by his son, Henry V. Henry IV. gives the name to one of Shakspeare's most popular dramas, in two parts.

See Hume, "History of England," chap. xviii.; Sir J. Havward, "Life and Reign of Henry IV.," 1599; G. P. R. James, "Life of Henry IV."

Henry V., King of England, born at Monmouth in 1388, was the eldest son of Henry IV. and of Mary de Bohun. In his father's reign he displayed courage at the battle of Shrewsbury, and gave proof of great military talents in the war with the Welsh. In 1413 Henry was proclaimed king, with abundant expression of the popular favour, and began his reign with several acts of gene-

rosity. He released the Earl of March (the lawful heir of the crown) from prison, and restored the heir of Percy to his title and estate. Having resolved to assert his claim to the throne of France, which was then a prey to civil dissensions, he embarked in 1415 with an army of 30,000 men. After taking Harfleur, and losing a large part of his army by disease, he was marching homeward, when his progress was opposed by D'Albret, Constable of France, with an army about four times more numerous than his own. On the 25th of October, 1415, was fought the memorable battle of Agincourt, in which the French were defeated, with a loss of about 24,000 men, including prisoners. The victor returned to England without delay.

In 1417, profiting by the imbecility of the French king and the feuds among the nobles, he renewed hostilities, captured Rouen, and threatened Paris. In 1420 a treaty of peace was made at Troyes, with the conditions that Henry should marry Catherine, the daughter of King Charles VI., and should inherit the crown at the death of the latter. One of the French factions, however, headed by the dauphin, did not consent to this disgraceful transaction, and made a brave stand for the national cause. Henry's brother, the Duke of Clarence, was defeated and slain at Baugé; but at other places the English were successful, and Henry seemed on the point of realizing his ambitious projects, when he died prematurely in 1422, (a few weeks before Charles VI.,) leaving an infant son, who afterwards reigned as Henry VI. After his death, his widow Catherine married Owen Tudor, a Welshman, whose posterity became the royal family of England. The frankness and energy of his character and the glory of his victories rendered Henry the idol of the English people; but his glory is obscured or stained by the injustice of the enterprise in which his life was chiefly spent. Henry V. gives the name to one of was chien's spent. Henry V. gives the name to one of Shakspeare's historical dramas, and constitutes a prominent and interesting character in both parts of the two-fold drama entitled "Henry IV."

See Hume, "History of England," chap. xix.: Elham, "Vita et Gesta Henrici V;" Goodwin, "Life of Henry V.," 1604; P. F. Tytler, "Memoirs of the Life and Character of Henry V.," 1830; "Henry of Monmount; or, Memoirs of the Life, etc. of Henry V. Of England," by J. Endell Tyler.

Henry WI. View of England, Syrapowed OF WIND.

Henry VI, King of England, surnamed of Windson, from the place of his birth, was the only son of Henry V. and Catherine of France. He was born in 1421, and was only nine months old when he became king. His uncle, the Duke of Gloucester, was appointed Regent or Protector of England. At the death of Charles VI. of France, in 1422, Henry was proclaimed king at Paris; but a large party of the French openly sided with the dauphin, who was styled Charles VII. Henry's uncle, the Duke of Bedford, acted as regent and representative of the English payer in France. sentative of the English power in France. In 1424 the English gained a victory at Verneuil, after which their power gradually declined. The city of Orléans in 1429 was delivered from siege by the enthusiasm with which the heroic Joan of Arc inspired her countrymen. In 1436 the English garrison of Paris was forced to surrender. In 1445 Henry married a French lady, Margaret of Anjou, daughter of René, titular King of Sicily. She was superior in ability and energy to her husband, over whom she easily acquired a permanent ascendant.

Victory continued to attend the French arms, and before the close of 1451 not a single province of France remained in the power of the English. And now England in her turn was destined to experience the evils of an imbecile ruler, a disputed title, and an intestine war between the houses of York and Lancaster. The Duke of York, who claimed the crown as a descendant of Edward the Third's second son, was supported by many powerful nobles, among whom was the Earl of Warwick, "the King-maker." The battle of Saint Alban's, (1455,) "the King-maker." The battle of Saint Alban's, (1455.) in which the partisans of York were victorious and Henry was taken prisoner, was the beginning of a war which lasted, with interruptions, for thirty years, and in which the English nobility were nearly annihilated. As a consequence of the victory of Saint Alban's, the Duke of York became Protector. After vain attempts to reconcile the contestants, in 1460 another battle was foundly at Northampton where the royalists were defought, at Northampton, where the royalists were de-

feated, and Henry was again made prisoner by the Earl of March, the son of the Duke of York. His queen, Margaret, escaped to Scotland, and continued the war several years with vigour and partial success. At the battle of Wakefield the Duke of York was defeated and killed; but his son was proclaimed king in 1461, with the title of Edward IV. Henry, after being several times liberated and recaptured, died in prison, or, as some suppose, was murdered, in 1471. He was remarkably gentle and inoffensive, and seemed to feel little interest in the quarrel maintained on his account. Henry VI. furnishes the name to one of Shakspeare's historical dramas, in three parts, in which are represented the principal events of

his reign.

See Hume, "History of England," chaps. xx. and xxi.

Henry VII., King of England, the founder of the royal line of Tudor, was born at Pembroke Castle in 1456. By his father, Edmond Tudor, Earl of Richmond, he was descended from the royal family of France; by his mother, Margaret Beaufort, he derived a claim to his mother, Margaret Beaufort, he derived a claim to the English crown, as one of her ancestors was John of Gaunt, the head of the house of Lancaster. His father dying in 1456, Henry became Earl of Richmond. He was confined as a prisoner by Edward IV. for several years, and when the Lancastrians were finally defeated, in 1471, he escaped with his uncle, the Earl of Pembroke, to Brittany, where he remained until the accession of Richard III., in 1483. As Henry was now recognized as the head of the Lancastrian party, many people looked to him as the most eligible person to deliver them from Richard, who was generally detested. The leaders of both the rival houses, therefore, invited Henry to assume the royal power. The first attempt to dethrone Richard, made in 1483, was a failure. Renewing his enterprise in 1485, he landed in Wales with about 2000 men, and, after receiving large accessions, encountered Richard at Bosworth, where the latter was defeated and slain, August 22, 1485.

In accordance with a plan previously formed to reconcile the rival parties of York and Lancaster, Henry, in 1486, married Elizabeth, daughter of Edward IV.,—an event which gave great satisfaction to the people. For several years his reign was disturbed by the seditious attempts of the impostors Lambert Simnel and Perkin attempts of the impostors Lambert Sinnel and Perkin Warbeck, the latter of whom pretended to be Richard, the younger brother of Edward V., and was supported by the court of France and by many English nobles. He was executed in 1499, after which the kingdom enjoyed internal tranquillity. Henry lost somewhat of the popular favour by his partiality for the Lancastrians and his severity towards the other party, as well as by his rapacity in raising money. Empson and Dudley became city in raising money. Empson and Dudley became notorious as the agents of his exactions. In 1501 the king's eldest son, Arthur, was married to Catherine, a Spanish princess; and, though he died about six months spanish princess; and, though he died about six months after, the remote consequences of the match were very momentous. (See Henry VIII.) In 1503 a treaty of peace with James IV. of Scotland was confirmed by the marriage of James with Margaret, daughter of Henry VII., which was one of the first steps towards a permanent union of the two kingdoms. The ministers and councillors who possessed the greatest favour and influence in this reign were Morton, Archbishop of Canterbury, and Fox, Bishop of Winchester. Henry possessed prudence, vigour, and an excellent capacity, but seems to have been deficient in the better qualities of the heart. Avarice was his ruling passion. His reign, though rather arbitrary and formatted for the property of the trary, was accounted fortunate for the nation, and forms

trary, was accounted fortunate for the nation, and forms an important era in history, in which the discovery of America and the invention of printing gave a wonderful impetus to the human mind. He died in 1509, and was succeeded by his son, Henry VIII.

See Hume, "History of England," chaps. xxiv., xxv., and xxvi.; Francis Bacon, "Historia Regni Henrici VII.," 1642; Aleyn, "History of Henry VIII.," in verse, 1638; Marsollier, "Histoire de Henri VIII., King of England, the second son of Henry VIII. and of Elizabeth of York, was born at Greenwich in 1491. By the death of his brother Arthur, in 1502, he became heir-apparent of the crown, and assumed the title of Prince of Wales. The next year he was, against his will, obliged by his father to affiance

himself to his brother's widow, Catherine of Aragon. His accession at the death of his father, in 1509, was the His accession at the death of his father, in 1509, was the occasion of great rejoicing among the people, who were prepossessed in his favour by his personal advantages and other popular qualities. He appears to have been in early life one of the most exemplary and most accomplished princes in Europe. (See Froude's "History of England," vol. i. chap. ii.) His marriage with Catherine, who was his senior by six years, was solemnized a few months after his accession. In 1512 he was induced to join the pope, the King of Spain, and the emperor in a league against the King of France, and sent 10,000 men to invade Guienne; but the expedition was a total failure. to invade Guienne; but the expedition was a total failure. The next year he invaded France in person, and defeated the French at Guinegaste. In 1514 a treaty of peace was made, the chief condition of which was that Louis XII. should marry Henry's sister Mary. In 1513, James IV. of Scotland, the ally of France, having marched across the border, was defeated and slain, at the great battle of Flodden, by the English under the Earl of

Surrey

In the beginning of this reign the chief competitors for favour and influence at court were Thomas Howard, Earl of Surrey, who was treasurer, and Fox, Bishop of Winchester, who held the office of secretary. The latter introduced to the king Thomas Wolsey, who soon supplanted them both by his insinuating arts and became the prime favourite and sole minister. For about fifteen years he directed the affairs of state with almost absolute years he directed the affairs of state with almost absolute authority. In 1515 he was made Archbishop of York, and soon after a cardinal. In the long contest for supremacy between Charles V. and Francis I., Henry, whose friendship was courted by both, might have derived great advantage from his position; but, guided rather by impulse than policy, his actual influence was inconsiderable. Charles having secured Wolsey's influence by promising to concur in his election to the papacy, Henry in 1522 declared war against France, which was invaded by an English army the next year. But the cardinal had become estranged from Charles after the election of Pope Adrian, and in 1525 he concluded a treaty of peace with Francis. In 1526 Henry was declared protector of the "Holy League" formed by the pope against Charles V.; but after this period the foreign transactions of his regime are uniquotated and the foreign transactions of his reign are unimportant and overshadowed by the domestic events.

The impression made on the king by the beauty of Anne Boleyn, and the scruples which he felt or feigned respecting the lawfulness of his former marriage, induced him in 1527 to apply to the pope for a divorce. This question of divorce was rendered more exciting and momentous by its bearing on the Reformation, which about that time began to agitate the Church,—Anne Boleyn favouring the Protestants, and Catherine being a zealous Catholic. The pope gave him specious promises, but interposed the delay of a legal process for several years. In 1529 Wolsey was disgraced, and Cranmer, a Protestant, became Archbishop of Canterbury. Henry, whose passions and interest inclined him to favour the Reformers, as his quarrel with the pope increased both his power and revenue, was declared in 1531 supreme head of the Church. After the Convocations of York and Canterbury had pronounced the marriage with Catherine invalid, Henry, without the pope's permission, married Anne Boleyn, in 1533. Queen Catherine died in 1536. By acts of Parliament, the English church and people were declared independent of the court of Rome, and many innovations were made in religion. The monand many movarions were made in region. The mon-asteries, six hundred and forty-five in number, were gradually abolished, under the direction of Thomas Cromwell, secretary of state and vicar-general, and a new translation of the Bible was made by royal authority. In 1536, Queen Anne, having lost the favour of the

king, became the victim of his jealousy, which has generally been supposed to have had no other ground on her raily been supposed to have had no other ground on her part than slight indiscretions and levity of manner. But Froude takes a different view, which he supports by many forcible arguments. (See "History of England," chap. xi.) But, whatever opinion we may form of the guilt or innocence of the queen, it is impossible to justify the conduct of Henry, who married his new favourite,

the beautiful Jane Seymour, the next day after the execution of Anne. Queen Jane died in 1537, on giving birth to a son, afterwards Edward VI. In 1540 Henry married a Flemish princess, Anne of Cleves, who was divorced about six months afterwards. The same year the pope published a bull against Henry, and formally delivered his soul to the devil. The king, however, maintained several of the Catholic dogmas, (among which was that of the real presence,) and many Protestants, refusing to conform, fell victims to his arbitrary power. In 1542 Queen Catherine was beheaded, on a charge of infidelity to her marriage-vow, and the next year her place was supplied by Catherine Parr. Notwithstanding his cruelty and excesses, Henry seems to have retained the affection of his subjects in general to the close of his life. "He possessed," says Hume, "great vigour of mind, courage, vigilance, and inflexibility." But the catalogue of his vices, it must be confessed, includes some of the worst qualities of human nature. ever, who would form a just estimate of Henry's character, should read the first four volumes of Froude's "History of England," which contain by far the most complete account of his reign that has yet been written. He died in 1547, and was succeeded by his son, Edward VI. Henry VIII. furnishes the title to one of Shakspeare's historic dramas.

See, besides Froude, Godwin, "History of the Reign of Henry VIII.," 1616; Lord Herbert of Cherbury, "Life and Reign of Henry VIII.," 1649; P. F. TYTLER, "Life of Henry VIII.;" Hume's and Lingarp's "Histories of England;" STRICKLAND, "Queens of England."

Henry I, King of Castile, born in 1204, was the son of Alfonso III. of Castile. After a reign of three years,

he died in 1217.

Henry II., King of Castile, often called HENRY OF TRANSTAMARE, born at Seville in 1333, was the natural son of Alfonso XI. He received the title of Count of Transtamare from his brother, King Pedro the Cruel. After striving to supplant Pedro by intrigue, he joined the King of Aragon in a war against Castile, was defeated and fled as France. They he rejected the country of the country feated, and fled to France. There he raised an army, and again invaded Castile in 1366, but was beaten by Pedro's ally, the English Black Prince. In a third attempt, with a French army led by Du Guesclin, he was more successful. Pedro was defeated and killed in 1368, after which Henry reigned in such a manner as to secure the favour of his subjects. He died in 1379, and left the throne to his son, John I.

See FERRERAS, "Histoire générale d'Espagne," 16 vols., 1700; PUFFENDORF, "Histoire universelle," 10 vols., 1722; P. LOPEZ DE AYALA, "Crónicas de los Reyes de Castilla," 1495, and 4 vols., 1779.

Henry III., King of Castile, born in 1379, succeeded Henry III. King of Castile, born in 1379, succeeded his father John in 1390, and married Catherine of Lancaster. The early part of his reign was disturbed by the rebellion of the Duke of Benavente and the Count of Gijon, whom he defeated. Having exercised his authority in certain points of church government, Pope Boniface declared him a schismatic, and absolved his subjects from allegiance to him. After this Henry recognized the rival pope, Benedict XIII., in 1403. He resisted successfully the aggressions of the Portuguese, and was engaged in a war against the Moors of Granada and was engaged in a war against the Moors of Granada when he died in 1406, leaving the reputation of a wise and good king. He was succeeded by his son, John II.

See C. Romey, "Histoire d'Espagne," 12 vols.; Gonzales Davilla, "Histoira de la Vida y Hechos del Rey Henrique III. de Castilla," 1638.

Henry IV, King of Castile, the son of John II., was born at Valladolid in 1423, and was surnamed THE IMPOTENT. Having wasted his youth in vice and dissipation, he succeeded his father in 1454. He married Joanna of Portugal, whose character was so depraved or doubtful that the Cortes would not acknowledge her child Joanna to be the legitimate heir. In 1465 several grandees, encouraged by the prevalent disaffection of the people, revolted, and proclaimed Henry's brother, Alfonso, king. Henry raised an army, and a civil war followed until 1468, when Alfonso died. A peace was then made, Henry consenting to disinherit Joanna and adopt as heiress his sister, the well-known Isabella of Castile, who was married to Ferdinand of Aragon in

1469. For many years Henry waged war against the Moors of Granada without any important advantage. He died in 1474. His reign was remarkable for anarchy, oppression, and misery.

See Prescott, "Ferdinand and Isabella," vol. i. chaps. iii. and iv.; Enriquez de Castillo, "Crónica del Rey D. Henrique el Quarto," 1787; Zurita, "Histoire d'Aragon," 7 vols.

Henry [Fr. Henri, Môn're'] I, King of France, a son of Robert, and grandson of Hugh Capet, born about 1005, ascended the throne in 1031. He was soon involved in a civil war with his younger brother Robert who was favoured by their mother, Constance. Aided by the Duke of Normandy, Henry maintained his throne, and ceded to Robert the duchy of Burgundy. At thirty-nine he married Anna, daughter of Yaroslaf, Duke of Russia. He was almost continually at war with his vassals or neighbours, among others with William, Duke of Normandy, who conquered England. He died in 1060, and was succeeded by his son, Philip I.

See Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Henry II, King of France, second son of Francis I. and of Queen Claude, was born at Saint-Germain-en-Laye in 1518, and came to the throne in 1547. He mar-ried Catherine de' Medici, (or de Médicis.) In 1550 he concluded a peace with England, by which Boulogne was restored to the French. In 1552 he formed an alliance with the Protestant princes of Germany against Charles V., and took Metz, Toul, and Verdun. The Germans having made a separate peace, Henry alone sustained the war against the Spaniards. A truce of five years was was renewed the next year by Philip II. of Spain, whose army gained a great victory at Saint-Quentin. In 1558 Calais was taken by the French, after having been held by the English means the saint-Quentin. by the English more than two hundred years. A treaty of peace was signed at Câteau-Cambresis in 1559, by which France retained Calais, Metz, and Verdun, and gave up Savoy. Among the results of this treaty was a marriage between Henry's daughter Elizabeth and Philip II. of Spain. At a tournament given on this occasion, Henry by accident received a mortal wound, in 1559, and was succeeded by his eldest son, Francis II.

See A. VARILLAS, "Histoire de Henri II," 1692; C. F. LAMBERT, "Histoire et Règne de Henri II," 1752; MICHELET, "Histoire de France."

Henry III., [often called in French HENRI DE VALOIS, hôn're' deh väl'wå', in Latin HENRI'CUS VALE'SIUS, i.e. "Henry of Valois,"] King of France, third son of Henry II. and of Catherine de Médicis, was born at Fontainebleau in 1551, and succeeded his brother, Charles IX., in 1574. Previously to this he was styled Duc d'Anjou, had defeated the Calvinists at Jarnac and Moncontour, and in 1573 was elected King of Poland, the people of which country made unavailing efforts to retain him. He found his French kingdom a prey to a civil or religious war between two factions, the Catholics under Henry of Guise, and the Huguenots under Henry of Navarre, the founder of the Bourbon dynasty. 1575 he married a French lady, Louise, daughter of the Count of Vaudesmont. Henry having issued an edict of pacification favourable to the Protestants in 1576, the Catholics formed a general league, sworn to defend the interest of their Church even with the sacrifice of their loyalty to the king, who seems to have been justly distrusted by both parties, but thought it his policy to declare himself the head of the League. His court was disgraced by favouritism, intrigues, bigotry, and licentiousness; and his personal character was not such as Duke of Alençon, died in 1584, and, as the king had no children, the question of the succession assumed great importance; and it is thought that the Duke of Guise aspired to the throne. In 1587 Henri of Navarre gained the battle of Coutras; and soon after the Duke of Guise and his ligueurs took arms at Paris against the king, who was compelled to flee to Rouen. In 1588 the Duke of Guise was assassinated, probably by the order of Henry, who for this crime was excommunicated by the pope. The king then applied to Henry of Navarre for aid against the League, which was generously granted, and they were pressing the siege of Paris, when Henry III.

was assassinated by a monk named Jacques Clément, in 1589. He was the last king of the house of Valois.

See G. Sossius, "De Vita Henrici III, Libri IX.," 1628; VA-RILLAS, "Histoire de Henri III," 1694; ADRIEN DE VALOIS, "De Vita Henrici Valesii," 1677; SAUVIGNY, "Histoire de Henri III," 1788; L'ESTOILE, "Journal des Choses mémorables adveuues durant le Règne de Henri III," 1621.

Henry IV., [often called in French Henri Le Grand, \$\lambda \text{Nn're'} ! eh gr\text{Nn}; Lat. Henry'\text{Cus Mac'nus, \$i.e.} "Henry the Great," King of France and of Navarre, and founder of the royal house of Bourbon, was born at Pau, December 14, 1553. His father was Antoine de Bourbon, Duc de Vend\text{Ome, a lineal descendant of Louis IX., and his morther was Learne d'Albret only child and and his mother was Jeanne d'Albret, only child and heiress of Henri d'Albret, King of Navarre. She was a heiress of Henri d'Albret, King of Navarre. She was a woman of superior merit, ardently devoted to the Protestant faith, in which she educated her son. In 1569, the civil war being renewed, Henry, then styled Prince of Béarn, joined the Protestant army, led by his uncle, the Prince of Condé, (who recognized him as the chief of the party,) and was present at the battles of Jarnac and Moncontour. The Protestants having gained a victory at Arnay-le-Duc, a treacherous peace was offered by the at Arnay-le-Duc, a treacherous peace was offered by the court and accepted in 1570. To inspire the Huguenots with greater confidence, a marriage was negotiated between Henry and the king's sister Margaret. While the Queen of Navarre was making preparation at Paris for the marriage of her son, she died suddenly, in 1572, and he became King of Navarre. A few days after the marriage was celebrated occurred the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew. (See CHARLES IX.) Henry's life was spared on condition that he would adopt the Roman Catholic religion: but he was confined and strictly. Catholic religion; but he was confined and strictly watched for several years. In 1576 he escaped to Rochelle, and assumed the command of his friends, then menaced by the Catholic League. He displayed great skill and brouger in content of the confined and brought in content. skill and bravery in several campaigns, the operations of which were, however, for the most part on a small scale. In 1587 the Huguenots gained a decisive victory at Coutras. The King of France died in 1589, and named for his successor the subject of this article, who, since the death of the king's brother, was presumptive heir of the crown. His claim was disputed by a large army under the Duc de Mayenne and by the fanatical army under the Duc de Mayenne, and by the fanatical populace of Paris, who kindled bonfires to show their populace of Paris, who kindled bonnies to show their joy at the death of Henry III., and whose resistance was stimulated by Spanish gold. Baffled in his attempt to obtain possession of his capital, he marched towards Dieppe, where his army was increased by 5000 English sent by his ally Elizabeth. In 1590 he gained a decisive victory at Ivry over the Duke of Mayenne, after electrifying his army with this brief harangue: "Fellow-soldiers, wow are Frenchene, behold the engual. If you lose

defeated a Spanish army under Farnese, the celebrated Prince of Parma, near Yvetot. His devotion to the interest of France (we may charitably suppose) now induced him to conciliate his enemies by a profession of the Roman Catholic religion in of the Continuance of his favour and protection. In 1593,—the Protestants at the same time being assured of the continuance of his favour and protection. In 1594 he entered Paris without resistance, and granted a general pardon. After numerous battles and sieges, a general pardón. After numerous battles and sieges, a treaty of peace was made at Vervins with Philip II. of Spain in 1598, and Henry was acknowledged by the whole kingdom. The same year he gave liberty of conscience to his subjects by the edict of Nantes. Directing his attention to the finances, agriculture, and industrial arts, in which he was seconded by his minister Sully, he proved himself a wise and able statesman, and rendered himself yeary nopular by his sympathy with the dered himself very popular by his sympathy with the lower classes and his generosity to all. His popularity was increased by the spirited and eloquent public addresses which he made on various occasions, and by the frank simplicity of his manners. In 1600 he married an Italian princess, Marie de' Medici, having obtained a divorce from his first wife. The last half of his reign was peaceful and prosperous. He founded a hospital, a college, and a public library in Paris, and encouraged learned men, among whom were Casaubon and Grotius. His memory is more cherished by the French than

you are Frenchmen; behold the enemy! If you lose sight of your ensigns, rally around my plume: you will always find it on the high road to honour!" In 1592 he

that of any other of their kings, and his character is regarded by them as the beau-ideal of a Frenchman, a warrior, a monarch, and a statesman. On the 14th of May, 1610, while riding in his carriage, he was assassinated by a fanatic named Ravaillac. He left the crown to his son, Louis XIII.

Crown to his son, Louis XIII.

See Motley, "United Netherlands," vol. i. chap. ii. p. 45 et seq., and vol. ii. chap. xvii. p. 340; P. Hooft, "Het Leven van König Hendrik IV.," 1626; J. Peleus, "Histoire de la Vie de Henri le Grand," 1613-16; G. Sossius, "De Vita Henrici Magni Libri IV.," 1622; Hardouin de Péréfixe, "Histoire du Roi Henri le Grand," 1661; De Burn, "Histoire de la Vie de Henri IV," 1765; Mussettatha, "Vie militaire et privée de Henri IV," 1765; Mussettatha, "Vie militaire et privée de Henri IV," 1803; Poirson, "Histoire du Règne de Henri IV," 3 vols., 1857; G. P. R. James, "Life of Henry IV.," 3 vols., 1847; Daubigné, "Histoire universelle;" Michelet, "Histoire de France;" L'Estoile, "Journal du Règne de Henri IV," Davilla, "Histoire of the Civil Wars in France;" F. A. Mignet, "Histoire de la Ligue et du Règne de Henri IV," 5 vols., 1829; also a review of the "Letters of Henry IV.," in the "Foreign Quarterly Review" for April, 1842.

Henry, Prince of Wales, the eldest son of James I.

Henry, PRINCE OF WALES, the eldest son of James I. of England, was born at Stirling in 1594. He is represented to have been unlike his father, brave, generous, and constant, was fond of maritime adventure, and earn-estly opposed to popery. He befriended Sir Walter Raleigh, and used to say that no king but his father would keep such a bird in a cage. Died in 1612. See T. Birch, "Life of Henry, Prince of Wales," 1760; GAR-DINER, "History of England from 1603 to 1616," chaps. viii. and x.; HARNEY, "History of England," chap. klvii.; CORNWALLIS, "Life of Prince Henry," in the "Somers Tracts."

Henry, (Heinrich,) or Friedrich Heinrich Ludwig, a Prussian prince, distinguished for his skill in strategy, born in Berlin in 1726, was a brother of Frederick the Great. He commanded the right wing at the battle of Prague, 1757, and decided the fortune of the day. He outgeneralled the enemy in the campaign of 1758, and obtained some advantages in 1759. In 1760, with 35,000 men, he held in check a superior force of Russians by skilful marches, and prevented their junc-Freyburg in October, 1762, which was the last important action of the Seven Years' war. He was less enterprising as a general than his brother, who in 1763 saluted him "as the only general that in this war has not committed a single fault." Died in 1802.

not committed a single fault." Died in 1802.

See "Schilderung des Privatlebens des Prinzen Heinrich von Preussen," 1784; "Anecdoten und Characterzüge aus dem Leben des Prinzen Heinrich von Preussen," 1804; Guvton, "Vie privée d'un Homme célèbre, ou Détails des Loisirs du Prince Henri de Prusse," 1843; BOUILLÉ DU CHAROL, "Vie du Prince Henri de Prusse," 1809.

Henry Of Alkmaar. See Alkmar.

Henry Of Champagne, (shôn'pâñ',) born in 1180, was the nephew of Richard Cœur de Lion. In the third crusade he distinguished himself at the siege of Saint-Jean-d'Acre. By his marriage with Isabella, widow of

Jean-d'Acre. By his marriage with Isabella, widow of Conrad of Tyre, and with the consent of the chiefs, he became King of Jerusalem. He died during the fourth crusade.

Henry of Hainault, [Fr. Henri de Hainault, hôn're' deh hà'nō',] born at Valenciennes in 1174, was a brother of Baldwin of Flanders. In 1202 he took part in the crusade against the Turks, and in 1206 succeeded his brother Baldwin as Emperor of Constantinople. is represented as a brave and prudent prince. Died,

without issue, in 1216.

Henry of Huntingdon, an English historian, who lived about 1150, became Archdeacon of Huntingdon. He wrote a general history of England from the earliest accounts to the death of Stephen, (1154.) which was published by Sir Henry Savile in 1596. He also wrote Latin poetry, which is not without merit.

Henry (or Henrique) OF PORTUGAL. See HENRY

of Burgundy.

of Burgundy.

Henry [Port. Henrique, en-ree'kå] of Portugal, [Fr. Henri de Portugal, hôn're' deh por'tig'ãl',] a celebrated patron of science, sometimes called Henry the Navigator, was born at Oporto in 1394. He was a younger son of John I. of Portugal, and a nephew of Henry IV. of England. He was distinguished for his attainments in mathematics, geography, and navigation. About 1419 he founded an observatory and nautical school in Algarve, and enlisted the most skilful mariners in enterprises of maritime discovery. Under his auspices the west coast of Africa was explored as far as Sierra

1168

Leone, and Madeira and the Azores were discovered. Died in 1463.

See Francisco Jozé Freire, "Vida do Infante D. Henrique por Candido Lusitano," 1758; Abbé de Cournand, "Vie de Henri de Portugal," Paris, 2 vols., 1761; R. H. Major, "Life of Prince Henry the Navigator," London, 1868.

Henry (or Henrique) OF PORTUGAL, third son of Emanuel, King of Portugal, was born in Lisbon in 1512. He was educated for the church, and became Archbishop of Ev'ora in 1540. He consented to the establishment of the Inquisition in his diocese. At the death of his nephew, King Sebastian, in 1578, he succeeded to the throne. He was urged to designate which of the claimants should succeed him, but delayed, and died, without a decision, in 1580. Philip II. of Spain was his successor.

Henry of Transtamare. See Henry II. of Castille

Hen'ry, (CALEB SPRAGUE,) an American author, Hen'ty, (CALEB SPRAGUE,) an American author, born in Rutland, Massachusetts, in 1804, graduated at Dartmouth College in 1825. He took orders in the Protestant Episcopal Church about 1835, and became professor of philosophy and history in the New York University in 1839. He published, besides other works, "Cousin's Psychology," (1834,) and a "Compendium of Christian Antiquities," (1837.)

Hen'ty, (DAVID,) born at Aberdeen in 1710, removed to London at an early age, and was employed by Cave.

to London at an early age, and was employed by Cave, (the publisher of the "Gentleman's Magazine,") whose to the above magazine, and at the death of E. Cave, in 1754, he became a partner in its management. He was the author of the "Complete English Farmer," and of a few other works. Died in 1792.

Henry, 1808/ref, (ÉTIENNE OSSIAN,) a French chemist,

born in Paris about 1798. He distinguished himself by researches into the action and composition of mineral waters, and gained the Montyon prize for a method of producing sulphate of quinia. He published, besides other chemical works, a "Manual of the Chemical Analysis of Mineral Waters," (1825,) in which his father assisted.

Henry, (Joseph,) an American savant and natural philosopher, born at Albany, New York, in 1797. He began a series of experiments in electricity about 1827, and is said to have invented the first machine moved by the agency of electro-magnetism. He wrote on electricity and magnetism several papers inserted in "Silliman's Journal." In 1832 he was appointed professor of parent Journal." In 1832 he was appointed professor of natural philosophy in the College of New Jersey at Princeton. He published "Contributions to Electricity and Magnetism," (1839,) and became secretary of the Smithsonian Institute in 1846. He contributed numerous valuations are accounted as a province of the smithsonian Institute in 1846. able papers to the various scientific periodicals in the

United States. Died in May, 1878.

Renry, (Marie Joseph.) a French historian, born in Basses-Alpes in 1778, published a History of Egypt, ("L'Égypte Pharaonique," 2 vols., 1846,) and other works. Died in 1850.

Hen'ry, (MATTHEW,) an eminent English divine, born Hen'ty, (MATTHEW,) an eminent English divine, Dorn in Iscoyd township, Flintshire, in October, 1662. After receiving a liberal education, he accepted in 1687 the charge of a dissenting church in Chester. In 1712 he removed to Hackney, where he preached until his death, in 1714. He published many sermons and theological works, of which the most important is his "Commentary on the Old and New Testament," (1710.) This is thought by some to be the best work of that kind ever published. It was highly commended by Robert Hall, Dr. Doddridge, and Adam Clarke. The latter, speaking of certain abridgments of the above work, says, "Every one of them, while professing to lop off his redundancies and supply his deficiencies, falls, by a semi-diameter of the immense orb of literature and religion, short of the author himself."

See Tong, "Life of Matthew Henry," 1716; WILLIAMS, "Memoirs of the Life, Character, and Writings of M. Henry," 1828.

Henry, (Noël Étienne.) a French chemist, father of Étienne Ossian, noticed above, was born at Beauvais (Oise) in 1769. He wrote a "Treatise on Pharmacy, Practical and Theoretical," (1828.) Died at Paris in 1832.

See "Notice biographique sur Noël Étienne Henry," by BARON

Henry, (PATRICK,) a celebrated American orator and patriot, born at Studley, Hanover county, Virginia, May 29, 1736. His father, John Henry, was a native of Scotland, and a nephew of the eminent historian Robertson. His mother's maiden name was Sarah Winston. Under his father's tuition he learned the common English branches and acquired a smattering of Latin; but he had little inclination to book-learning. In his youth he was passionately addicted to dancing, hunting, and fishing. Finding him indisposed for literary and professional pursuits, his father set him up in mercantile business about 1753. His success in trade was hindered by his negligent and indolent habits. About the age of eighteen he married a Miss Shelton. Having become insolvent, he abandoned mercantile pursuits and began to cultivate a small farm; but after an experiment of two years he sold his land and returned to merchandise. He failed again in trade about 1760, and then resolved to try the profession of the law. After he was admitted to the bar, he passed several years in poverty and obscurity; but he gained sudden distinction in 1763 by his speech against the clergy, who undertook to enforce the payment of their salaries in tobacco.* This cause, called "the Parsons' Cause," which had produced much excitement in the country, was tried before a court over which Patrick Henry's father presided as judge. "On this occasion he rose very awkwardly," says Wirt, "and faltered much in his exordium." . . . But, "as his mind rolled along and began to glow from its own action, all the exuviæ of the clown seemed to shed themselves spontaneously." The result of this plea, the first he ever made in court, was a verdict for the people.

In 1765 he was elected a member of the House of Burgesses, and offered in that body a series of resolutions Burgesses, and offered in that body a series of resolutions against the famous Stamp Act. He advocated these resolutions by a powerful speech, in which he exclaimed, "Cæsar had his Brutus, Charles the First his Cromwell, and George the Third"—here he was interrupted by loud cries of "Treason!" from all parts of the House—"may profit by their example. If this be treason, make the most of it." His resolutions passed the House by a small majority in May, 1765. "During the period between this date and the Revolution, Mr. Henry," says Alexander H. Everett "was constantly in advance of Alexander H. Everett, "was constantly in advance of the most ardent patriots. He suggested and carried into effect, by his immediate personal influence, measures that were opposed as premature and violent by all the other eminent supporters of the cause of liberty." In 1774 he was chosen a delegate to the Continental Congress. Among the greatest triumphs of his unrivalled eloquence was a speech in the Virginia Convention (March, 1775)

was a speech in the Virginia Convention (March, 1775) for the passage of a resolution "that the colony be immediately put in a state of defence." He insisted on the necessity of fighting for independence, and closed with the words "Give me liberty, or give me death!"

He was elected Governor of Virginia in 1776, and, by successive re-elections, held that office until 1779. In this capacity he rendered important services to the popular cause. In 1784 and 1785 he was again chosen Governor. As a member of the Virginia Convention of 1788, he opposed the adoption of the Federal Constitution he opposed the adoption of the Federal Constitution, against which he made several speeches of extraordinary against which he hades several spectness of extraordinary eloquence. He said the Constitution had "an awful squinting towards monarchy." He died June 6, 1799, leaving the reputation of the greatest of American orators. He was a devout believer in Christianity, but was not a propher of convenigions decomposition.

member of any religious denomination.

See WILLIAM WIRT, "Life and Character of Patrick Henry," 1817; A. H. EVERETT, "Life of Patrick Henry," in SPARKS's "American Biography," vol. xi.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "London Quarterly Review" for December, 1840.

Henry, (Philip,) an English dissenting minister, born in London in 1631, was father of Matthew Henry the commentator. He was ejected from his living for noncommentator. He was ejected from his living for non-conformity at the restoration. In the latter part of his life he resided at Broad Oak, where his labours in the

ministry were highly approved. Died in 1696.

See "Life of Philip Henry," by his son Matthew, 1696; William Bates, "Life of Philip Henry," 1699.

^{*} By virtue of an old statute, each clergyman was entitled to 16,000 pounds of tobacco per annum.

Henry, (Pierre François,) a French littérateur, born at Nancy in 1759, translated from the English Marshall's "Life of Washington," and many other works. He also wrote the article on Washington in the "Biographie Universelle." Died in 1833.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Henry, (Rev. ROBERT,) a Scottish historian, born at Henry, (Rev. Robert,) a Scottish historian, born at Muirtown in 1718. He was licensed to preach in 1746, and officiated at Carlisle from 1748 to 1760. In 1768 he removed to Edinburgh, where he became minister of the New Grey-Friars' Church. From 1776 to 1790 he was colleague-minister of the Old Church. His reputation as an author is founded on his "History of Great Britain," (6 vols., 1771–93.) It embraces the period from the first invasion of the Romans to the death of Homy VIII., and is composed on an original plan, since adopted in the more popular history of Charles Knight. The plan is to treat the history of politics, of religion, of learning, of manners and customs, etc. in separate divisions. Henry's work is executed with great erudition and fidelity; but the style is not attractive. It was acrimoniously criticised by Gilbert Stuart when it first appeared but was commended by Hume. Died in 1700 peared, but was commended by Hume. Died in 1790.

See a "Life of R. Henry," in the sixth volume of his "History;" CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Henry, (Rev. ROBERT,) born at Charleston, South Carolina, in 1792, graduated at the University of Edinburgh in 1814. He was chosen president of the College of South Carolina in 1842, resigned in 1845, and then became professor of Greek in that institution. He contributed to the "Southern Review." Died in 1856.

Henry, (WILLIAM,) an English chemist, born at Manchester in 1775. He graduated as M.D. at Edinburgh in 1807, and practised with success at Manchester. He had previously made valuable researches in chemistry, on which he contributed numerous memoirs to the "Philosophical Transactions" of the Royal Society. In 1803 he ascertained the law of the absorption of gases by water of different temperatures. In 1808 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society, which the next year awarded to him Sir G. Copley's donation, as a testimonial of his scientific merit. He is the author of well-written electrons of Davy Principles and Well-written written sketches of Davy, Priestley, and Wollaston; also of an excellent work, entitled "Elements of Experimental Chemistry," (1800,) which passed through many editions. His moral character is represented as excellent. Died in 1836.

See "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Henry the Lion, [Ger. Heinrich der Löwe, hīn'-rik dêr lö'ŵeh,] born in 1129, was the son of Henry the Proud, Duke of Saxony, and grandson of the emperor Lothaire. On his succeeding his father, in 1146, he demanded the restoration of Bavaria, which had been wrested from his family, and which in 1154 was conceded to him. While on a crusade in Palestine, his dominions were invaded by his enemies, whereby he was involved in numerous contests after his return. He died in 1195, leaving the reputation of a wise ruler and a patron of learning and commerce. He married as his second wife Matilda, daughter of Henry II. of England.

See Karl Wilhelm Böttiger, "Heinrich der Löwe," 1819; RAUMER, "Geschichte der Hohenstausen."

Henry the Minstrel. See Harry, (BLIND.) Henry the Proud, [Fr. HENRI LE SUPERBE, hôn're'

leh sü'parb'; Ger. HEINRICH DER STOLZE, hīn'rik dêr stolt'seh; Lat. HENRI'CUS SUPER'BUS,] Duke of Bavaria and Saxony, born in 1102, was an able and warlike prince. Died in 1139. He was the father of Henry the Lion.

See Albericus, "De Vita Henrici Superbi."

Henrys, kôn're', (CLAUDE,) a French jurisconsult and legal writer, born at Montbrison in 1615. He cooperated with Chancellor Séguier in his effort to establish a uniform system of jurisprudence. Died in 1662.

Hen'ry-son, (ROBERT,) a schoolmaster of Dunfermline, lived about 1460-90, and was one of the best Scottish poets of his time. He wrote "Orpheus Kyng," "The Testament of Cressid," and "Robene and Makyne," thought to be the earliest of Scottish pastoral poems.

See "Memoir of Robert Henryson," by D. LAING, 1866; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hens, van, van hêns, (Abraham,) a Dutch painter of plants and insects, born at Utrecht about 1645; died

Hensel, hen'sel, (WILHELM,) a German painter, born in the province of Brandenburg in 1794. Among his best pictures are "Christ before Pilate," and excellent portraits of the Duke of Brunswick and of the celebrated composer Mendelssohn. His wife, FANNY HENsel, sister of Felix Mendelssohn, was distinguished for her skill and taste in music, and produced several admired compositions. Died in 1847.

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Hĕn'shaw, (John Prentice Kewley,) D.D., Bishop of the Protestant Episcopal Church, was born in Middletown, Connecticut, in 1792. After graduating at Middlebury College, Vermont, in 1808, he embraced the tenets of the Episcopal Church. Through his zealous labours, several new churches were organized in Ver-In 1817 he became pastor of Saint Peter's Church imore. He was elected Bishop of Rhode Island in Baltimore.

Henshaw, (J. Sidney,) changed from J. Henshaw BELCHER, an American lawyer and writer, born in Boston in 1814. He published, besides other works, "Philosophy of Human Progress," (1835.) and "Round the World," (2 vols., 1840.) Died in 1859.

Hensler, hêns'ler, (PHILIP GABRIEL,) a Danish physician

Hensler, hens'ler, (Philip Gabriel,) a Danish physician, born at Oldensworth in 1733, became physician to the King of Denmark in 1775. Died in 1805.

Hēns'lōw, (Rev. John Stevens,) a distinguished English botanist, born in 1796. He took the degree of B.A. at Cambridge in 1818, and was appointed professor of botany in that university about 1825. In 1837 he became rector of Hitcham, in Suffolk, where he continued to reside until his death. He was a popular lecturer, and contributed memoirs on botany and other parts of natural history to the Transactions of several societies. His principal productions are "Principles of Descriptive and Physiological Botany," (1835,) a work of great merit, which has been extensively used as a text-book, and a "Catalogue of British Plants." Died in 1861.

See JENYNS, "Life of J. Henslow," 1862; "Gentleman's Magazine" for July, 1861.

Hentz, hênts, (CAROLINE LEE,) born at Lancaster, Massachusetts, about 1804, was the daughter of General John Whiting. In 1825 she was married to Professor N. M. Hentz. Her tragedy "De Lara, or the Moorish Bride," gained a prize of five hundred dollars; and several of her tales and novelettes had a wide circulation. She wrote, among other tales, "The Planter's Northern Bride," "Linda," and "Ernest Linwood." Died in 1856.

Hentzner, hents'ner, (PAUL.) born in Silesia in 1558, was the author of a "Journey through Germany, France, Italy, etc.," written in elegant Latin. Part of it was translated into English. Died in 1623.

See L. BRIGHTWELL, "By-Paths of Biography;" MOTLEY, "History of the United Netherlands," vol. i. chap. vi.

Hepburn, (JAMES.) See BOTHWELL.
Hep'burn, (JAMES BONAVENTURA,) a Scottish philologist, born in 1573. After travelling in Europe and Asia, he entered a convent near Avignon. It is said that he knew seventy-two languages. He produced a Hebrew and Chaldean Dictionary, and an Arabic Grammar. Pope Paul V. appointed him keeper of the Oriental books and manuscripts of the Vatican. Died in 1621.

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Hephæstus, he-fês'tus, [Gr. Ἡφαιστος; Fr. ἩκρηΕςΤΕ, a'fêst', or ΗΑΡΗΕSΤΕ, a'fêst',] the Greek name of the god VULCAN, which see.

Hephestion or Hephæstion, he-fes'ti-on, [Gr. 'Hφαιστίων,] a Macedonian courtier, the son of Amyntor of Pella, became a favourite of Alexander the Great, whom he followed in the invasion of Persia and India. In the return of this expedition, Hephestion and Craterus commanded a separate part of the army. When Alex-ander married Roxana, daughter of Darius, he gave her sister, Drypetis, to Hephestion. He died soon after that event, in 325 B.C. The grief of Alexander for his loss was so profound that he tasted no food for three days. See Arrian, "Anabasis;" Thirlwall, "History of Greece."

Hephestion, a grammarian of Alexandria, lived about 150 A.D., and wrote a treatise entitled "Enchiridion de Metris.'

He'ra, [Gr. "H ρa or "H $\rho \eta$,] a goddess of the Greek mythology, was the daughter of Cronos, (Saturn,) and the wife of Jupiter, and was identical with the Juno of the Romans. The chief seats of her worship were Argos id Samos. (See Juno.)

Heracleidæ. See HERACLIDÆ. and Samos.

Heracleides. See HERACLIDES.

Heracleitus. See HERACLITUS.
He-rac'le-on, [Gr. Ἡρακλέων,] a Gnostic or heretic of the second century. He adopted the doctrines of Valentine, with modifications.

He-rac-le-o'nas, the son of the emperor Heraclius, was born in 626 A.D. At the death of his father, in 641, he succeeded to the throne in partnership with his halfbrother Constantine. A few months later the latter was poisoned by Martina, the mother of Heracleonas. consequence of this and other crimes, the guards of the palace revolted and seized Martina and her son, who were banished by the senate. He was succeeded by his nephew, Constans II.

See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Her'a-cles, [Gr. Ἡρακλῆς,] the Greek form of the name of Hercules, which see.

Heraclidæ or Heracleidæ, hêr-a-klī'dee, [Gr. Ἡρα-κλεῖδαι; Fr. HÉRACLIDES, à'rā'klèd'; Ger. HERAKLIDEN, hà-rå-klee'den,] a name applied to a noble and powerful Grecian race, who were, or claimed to be, descendants of Hercules, (Heracles.) The sons of Hercules took refuge in Attica from the persecution of Eurystheus. alliance with the Dorians, the Heraclidæ invaded Peloponnesus, parts of which they claimed as their heritage. This expedition was called the return of the Heraclidæ. After several failures, they conquered the Peloponnesus. Héraclide. See HERACLIDES.

Hĕr-a-clī'dēš or Hĕr-a-cleī'dēš, [Gr. Ἡρακλείδης; Fr. Ἡέκλαιιδε, ἀ'rā'klèd',] a Syracusan general, who aided Dion to dethrone Dionysius the Younger. Having become an enemy of Dion, he was put to death, by his

order, in 354 B.C.

Heraclides, a Greek historian, born probably in

Egypt, lived about 170 B.C.

Hér-a-cli'des of Pon'tus, [Fr. Héraclide du PONT, A'râ'klêd' dii pòn,] a Greek philosopher, born at Heraclea, lived in the fourth century before Christ. He studied under Speusippus and Aristotle, and is classed among the Peripatetics by Diogenes Laertius. He wrote, on history, philosophy, politics, and other subjects, many works, which are lost, except fragments of his treatise on the constitutions of various states, Περί πολιτειῶν ὑπόμνημα.

See Diogenes Laertius; Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis;" Roulez, "Commentatio de Vita et Scriptis Heraclidæ Pontici," 1828.

Heraclides of TARENTUM, a Greek physician, lived in the second or third century before Christ. He is quoted and praised by Galen.

Héraclite. See HERACLITUS.

Heraclitus or Heracleitus, hêr-a-klī'tus, [Gr. Ἡρά-κλειτος : Fr. ΗΕΠΑΓLΙΤΕ, ἀ'rā'klèt' ; Ĭt. ΕΠΑΓLΙΤΟ, ὰ-rāklee'to, surnamed THE NATURALIST, a celebrated Greek philosopher, and the founder of a sect, was a native of Ephesus, and lived about 500 B.C. According to several accounts, he studied the Pythagorean philosophy under Hippasus and Xenophanes; but he professed to be selftaught. His father was one of the principal citizens of Ephesus, the chief magistracy of which was offered to Heraclitus, but was refused. The current notion that he was addicted to habitual weeping on account of the vices and follies of men, appears to be unfounded; but his gloomy and unsociable temper, or his love of study, caused him to decline intercourse with the world and to retire to the solitude of a mountain. When Darius of Persia invited him to his court, he rather rudely refused the intended honour. He founded a new school of philosophy, which did not, however, survive as a distinct school long after his own time.* His principal work

was a "Treatise on Nature," of which fragments only are extant. Socrates, after reading it, said that so much of it as he could understand was good, but that he found it for the most part unintelligible. He affected an obscure and concise style, comparing himself to the Sibyl, who utters in mysterious language the austere oracles of inspiration, and received the epithet σκοτεινός, the "obscure." He taught that fire is the principle of all things; that death is only a change of form; that natural phenomena are produced by the antagonism of two opposite forces, namely, attraction and repulsion; that motion is essential to matter, and, as a result of this incessant change, "no man has ever floated twice on the same stream." He attached little value to worldly wisdom or human lore, saying that the science of men is only ignorance; their grandeur, meanness; and their pleasure, pain. He represented contentment as the chief

good. He died about the age of sixty.

See Ritter, "History of Philosophy;" G. H. Lewes, "Piographical History of Philosophy;" LASSALLE, "Die Philosophie des Heracleitos," Berlin, 2 vols., 1858; F. Schleiermacher, "Heraclius of Ephesus," (in German,) 1808; F. Menx, "Programma de Heraclito Ephesio," 1736; Diogenes Laertius.

Heraclitus, an elegiac poet, born at Halicarnassus,

Herachtus, an elegac poet, born at Halicarnassus, lived about 250 B.C., and was a friend of Callimachus.

Hĕr-q-clī'us [Gr. Ἡρῶκλειος] I., a Roman Emperor of the East, son of Heraclius, Governor of Africa, born about 575 A.D., was a native of Cappadocia. By the violent death of the tyrant Phocas, in 610, Heraclius, who had served in the army with credit, obtained the imposite power and seen effect he meriad to be deather the server of the server imperial power; and soon after he married Eudoxia. In the early part of his reign the empire was ravaged by pestilence and the barbarian armies of Chosroës, (Khosroo,) King of Persia. In 622 he led an army against Persia, defeated Chosroës at Tauris, and fought several successful campaigns, in which he displayed great mili-tary talents and personal courage. Having made peace with Persia, he returned to Constantinople in 628, and abandoned himself to inglorious ease, sensual vices, and the subtleties of Monothelism, of which he became the supporter, while the victorious progress of the Mussulman arms threatened to subvert his empire. He died in 641. His character is a puzzle, and presents surprising contradictions.

See Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" Le Beau, "Histoire du Bas-Empire."

Heraclius II. See Constantine III., Emperor of THE EAST

Herakleides. See HERACLIDES.

Herakleitus or Herakleitos. See HERACLITUS.

Herakliden. See HERACLIDÆ.

Heraldus. See Hérauld. Hěr'a-path, (John,) an English mathematician and writer on physics, born at Bristol in 1793. He was the editor of "Herapath's Railway Journal." Besides

several treatises on physics, he wrote two volumes on "Mathematical Physics," (1847.) Died in 1868.

Herapath, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English chemist, born at Bristol in 1796, was the son of a brewer, whom he succeeded in his business. He made important discoveries in toxicology, and was consulted as a chemist in the trials of persons suspected of causing death by poison. For many years he held the place of first teacher of chemistry in the Bristol Medical School. He wrote several chemical memoirs. He was a prominent Liberal in politics. Died in 1868.
His son, WILLIAM BIRD HERAPATH, is a physician,

and author of several medical treatises.

Heraud, hå'rō', ? (John A.,) an English poet and dramatic writer, born in London about 1800. He pro-

verse) was made neither by any of the gods, nor by any man, it was and is and ever shall be an ever-living fire, in due measure self-kindled, and in due measure self-extinguished," he goes on to say, "All Sconvertible into Pirre, and Pirre into All, just as gold is convertible into wares, and wares into gold." If we take the word fire to include heat, light, and electricity, (lightning,) a sense in which it was not unfrequently used by the ancients, we shall perceive a striking analogy between the thought of the preceding passage and that of the following from Herbert Spencer: "Those modes of the Unknowable which we call motion, heat, light, chemical affinity, etc. are alike transformable into each other, and into those modes of the Unknowable which we distinguish as sensation, emotion, thought: these in their turns being directly or indirectly re-transformable into the original shapes." ("First Principles," chap, ix. p. 280.)

^{*} Nevertheless, Heraclitus may be said to have anticipated some of the most "advanced" ideas of the most distinguished physicists of the present age. After observing that the "world (Kosmos or Uni-

duced "The Judgment of the Flood," a poem, (1834,)

"Videna," a tragedy, (1854,) and other works.

Hérauld, hárō', [Lat. Heranl'Dus,] (DIDIER,) a

French Protestant lawyer and critic, born about 1579.

In youth he obtained the chair of Greek at Sedan, and afterwards practised law with success at Paris. He gained distinction as a critical scholar, and was highly eulogized by Grotius. He published notes on Martial, Minutius Felix, and Tertullian, and several other works. Died in 1649.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" MM. HAAG, "La France protestante."

Hérault de Séchelles, hà'rō' deh sà'shêl', (MARIE JEAN,) a French revolutionist, born of an aristocratic family in Paris in 1760. He gained distinction as a law-yer and orator before the Revolution. Elected to the Legislative Assembly in 1791, he became a leader of the Jacobins, and was president of the Convention in June, Jacobins, and was president of the Convention in June, 1793, when the Girondists were proscribed. He was the author or rédacteur of the document called the "Constitution of 1793," and was president and chief speaker at the national festival of August 10, 1793. In the same year he was a member of the sanguinary committee of public safety. Proscribed by Robespierre and accused of complicity in a conspiracy, he was executed with Danton in April, 1794. "He died," says Lamartine, "with the serenity of a just man who glories in being a martyr of liberty." He is described by Lord Brougham (in a sketch of Danton) as a man of unsullied character. He left a work entitled "Theory of Ambition," (1802.) (1802.)

See LAMARTINE, "History of the Girondists;" THIERS, "History of the French Revolution;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Herbart, hêr'bârt, (Johann Friedrich,) an nent German philosopher, born at Oldenburg in May, 1776. He was a pupil of Fichte in the University of 1776. He was a pupil of Fichte in the University of Jena. In 1805 he published a treatise on Platonic philosophy, "De Platonici Systematis Fundamento," and became adjunct professor of philosophy at Göttingen. He produced in 1808 a "General Practical Philosophy," and "The Chief Points of Metaphysics," ("Hauptpunkte der Metaphysik.") He was professor at Königsberg from 1809 to 1833, during which period he published, besides other works, an "Introduction to Philosophy," besides other works, an "Introduction to Philosophy, (1814,) and "Psychology as a Science newly based on Experience, Metaphysics, and Mathematics," ("Psychologic als Wissenschaft neu gegründet auf Erfahrung, Metaphysik und Mathematik," 2 vols., 1825.) In 1833 he obtained the chair of philosophy at Göttingen. He originated a peculiar system of philosophy. Göttingen in August, 1841.

See Hartenstein, "Herbart's Leben," 1843; Schilling, "Lehrbuch der Psychologie," 1851; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale.

Herbel, ¼êR'bêl', (CHARLES,) a French painter and engraver, born at Nancy; died in 1703.

Herbelin, ¼aRb'lân', (JEANNE MATHILDE,) an eminent French painter of miniatures, a daughter of Baron Habert, born at Brunoy about 1818. She won first-class

medals at Paris in 1847 and 1855.

Herbelot, d', dên'blo', (Barthélemy,) an eminent French Orientalist, born in Paris in 1625. Having learned Arabic, Hebrew, Persian, etc., he was employed as Oriental secretary and interpreter by the king, who as Oriental secretary and interpreted by the august granted him a pension: he was also appointed professor of Syriac in the Collége Royal. He published a "Bibliothèque Orientale," or "Universal Dictionary, containing generally all that regards the Knowledge of the Eastern Nations," a work of great labour and erudition, which was not quite finished at his death in 1695. It was published in 1697.

See Perrault, "Hommes illustres;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Herberay, d', dêrb'rà', (NICOLAS,) Seigneur des Essarts, a French officer, who, by order of Francis I., translated the first eight books of "Amadis de Gaule" into French, (1548.) Died about 1550.

Herberstein, von, fon herber-stīn', (SIGISMUND,) BARON, a German historian, born in Carniola or Styria in 1486. He was employed in several important missions, and rose to be president of the college of finance. His "Commentaries on Russian History" (Rerum Mos-

coviticarum Commentarii," 1549) is esteemed the most valuable historical work on the early Russians.

See F. Adelung, "Siegmund Freiherr von Herberstein," etc.,

Her'bert, (Hon. Algernon,) an English author and lawyer, born in 1792, was the youngest son of Henry, Earl of Carnarvon. He wrote several learned works, among which are "Nimrod: a Discourse on Certain Passages of History and Fable," and "Britannia after the Romans." Died in 1855.

Herbert, (EDWARD,) Lord Herbert of Cherbury, an English author and courtier, was born at Montromers.

English author and courtier, was born at Montgomery, Wales, in 1581, and was a descendant of the Earl of Pembroke. About 1610 he served in the English army in the Netherlands, and received the title of knight from James I. In 1618 he was sent as ambassador to France, where he published in 1624 his first and principal work, a Latin treatise "On Truth as it is distinguished from a Latin treatise "On Truth as it is distinguished from Revelation, from Probability, from Possibility, and from Falsehood," which Hallam represents as a "monument of an original, independent thinker," although "justly deemed inimical to every positive religion." In 1631 he was raised to the peerage. He was also the author of a "History of the Life and Reign of Henry VIII.," (1649,) which Horace Walpole calls a "master-piece of historic biography," and "The Life of Lord Herbert, written by himself," (1764.) He was reputed one of the most eminent English statesmen and philosophers of most eminent English statesmen and philosophers of the age in which he lived. Died in 1648.

See Hallam, "Introduction to the Literature of Europe;" Horace Walfole, Preface to Herbert's Autobiography; Ch. de Rémusar, "Notice of Herbert," in the "Revue des Deux Mondes," 1854; "Retrospective Review," vol. vii., 1823.

Herbert, (George,) an English poet, a brother of the preceding, was born at Montgomery, Wales, in 1593. In 1619 he was chosen public orator of Cambridge University, of which he was a graduate. Having taken orders, he was made, in 1626, prebendary of Layton Ecclesia, and in 1630 was presented by the king to the living of Bemerton. His poetical writings were once very popular, and have been admired by such men as Cowper and Coleridge; but they are censured by modern critics for quaint and ludicrous conceits. His principal prose work is "The Country Parson." Coleridge remarks that "the quaintness of some of his thoughts— not of his diction, than which nothing can be more pure, manly, and unaffected-has blinded modern readers to the great general merits of his poems, which are for the most part exquisite in their kind." Died in 1632.

See IZAAK WALTON, "Life of Herbert;" WILLMOTT, "Lives of the English Sacred Poets;" "Retrospective Review," vol. iii., 1821; "British Quarterly Review" for July, 1867.

Herbert, (HENRY WILLIAM,) born in London in 1807, was the son of the Rev. William Herbert, noticed below, and a lineal descendant of the Earls of Pembroke. He emigrated to the United States in 1831. He displayed remarkable versatility of talents in his voluminous works, consisting of novels, fugitive poems, historical sketches, etc. Under the name of FRANK FORESTER, he wrote "The Field Sports of the United States," (1849,) "The Deer-Stalkers," (1849,) and other sporting works. Professor Felton represents him as "a poet of vivid imagination, a successful novelist, and an able and accomplished critic." He committed suicide in 1858.

See "North American Review," vol. lxix.

Herbert, (John Rogers,) an eminent English painter of history and portraits, was born at Malden, Essex, in 1810. He studied in the Royal Academy, and for some vars painted portraits with success. Having become a Roman Catholic, he changed his style, and devoted himself to religious subjects. He produced "The First Introduction of Christianity into Britain," (1842,) and "John the Baptist reproving Herod," (1848.) He was elected a Royal Academician in 1848, and painted frescoes in the House of Lords, 1849–1864 and onwards. His picture, "The Judgment of Daniel," was exhibited in 1881.

Herbert, (SIDNEY,) of Lea, BARON, an English states. man of eminent merit, born in 1810, was the second son of the Earl of Pembroke. He graduated at Oxford in 1831, and entered Parliament as a Conservative in 1832. In 1841 he was appointed secretary to the admiralty, and

in 1845 became secretary at war in the cabinet of Sir Robert Peel. Having gradually adopted liberal principles, he favoured the repeal of the corn-laws in 1846, and retired from office with his political chief in the summer of that year. On the formation of the Aberdeen ministry, in December, 1852, he was again appointed secretary at war. He resigned, in company with other Peelites, about February, 1855. From June, 1859, until July, 1861, (when he resigned on account of ill health,) he filled the same office in the cabinet of Palmerston, with eminent ability. As a war minister he appears to have been ability. As a war initister he appears to have been universally popular. In January, 1861, he was raised to the peerage, as Baron Herbert of Lea. He married about 1846 a daughter of General A'Court. He erected on his estate at Wilton a church which is an admirable model of the Italian or Romanesque style. "He combines," says the "Spectator," "with the administrative ability which is the claim of the Peelites to power, great personal tact, and enough of oratorical ability to hold his own in the House of Commons." Died August 2, 1861.

Herbert, (Sir Thomas,) an English writer, born at York about 1608, was related to the Earl of Pembroke, who procured him an office under the ambassador to Persia in 1626. In 1634 he published a "Relation of Travels in Africa and Asia," which contains a better account of Persia than any which had previously appeared. During the civil war he was chosen by Parliament one of the commissioners to treat with the king, and in 1647 was selected by Charles I. to wait on his person in his confinement. He wrote an account of the last two years of Charles I., under the title of "Threnodia Carolina," (1678.) Died in 1682.

See "Biographia Britannica;" Woon, "Athenæ Oxonienses;" "Mémoires de Sir Thomas Herbert, Valet-de-Chambre de Charles I," Paris, 1823.

Herbert, (WILLIAM,) Earl of Pembroke, born at Wilton, England, in 1580, was lord-steward of the king's household about 1626. He wrote indifferent verses, and is supposed to be the person to whom Shakspeare's Sonnets were addressed. Pembroke College was named in honour of him. Died in 1630.

Herbert, (WILLIAM,) an English antiquary, born in

1718. After spending some years in London as a merchant, he went to the East Indies as purser's clerk. He

Antiquities," published in 1785. Died in 1795.

Herbert, (Rev. WILLIAM,) an English author, born at Highclere Castle, Bucks, in 1778, was the third son of the Earl of Carnarvon. After distinguishing himself in the House of Commons, he took holy orders, became rector of Spofforth in 1814, and Dean of Manchester in 1840. He contributed to the "Edinburgh Review," and published a great variety of works in prose and verse, among which is an epic poem, called "Attila, King of the Huns; or, The Triumph of Christianity," (1838,) "a production," says Hallam, "displaying a union of acuteness and erudition with great poetical talents." Died in 1847.

Died in 1847.

See "Edinburgh Review" for June, 1815, and January, 1838; Str Walter Scott, critique on Herbert's Poems, in the "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1806, vol. ix.

Herbigny. See FAVART D'HERBIGNV.

Herbigny, d', dêr'bèn'ye', (PIERRE FRANÇOIS XAVIER Bourguignon — boon'gèn'yòn',) a French political point of the second to the s writer, born at Laon in 1772, was a partisan of the

Bourbons. Died in 1846.

Herbin, ½k² bån', (Auguste François Julien,) a French Orientalist, born in Paris in 1783. He excelled in the Oriental languages at a very early age. He published an Arabic Grammar, an Arabic-French Dictionary, a "History of Persian Poets," and other works. Died in 1806.

Herbinius, hêr-bee'ne-us, (Johann,) a learned Lutheran minister, born in Silesia in 1633. He preached at Stockholm, Wilna, etc., and published, besides other books, a curious work on cataracts and other aqueous phenomena, "De admirandis Mundi Cataractis, supra et subterraneis," etc., (1670.) Died in 1676.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Herbst, hêrpst, (JOHANN ANDREAS,) a German musician and writer on music, born at Nuremberg in 1588; died in 1660.

Herbst, (Johann Friedrich Wilhelm,) a German pulpit orator and entomologist, born at Petershagen, in Prussia, in 1743, was pastor of several churches of Berlin.

Among his works are an "Introduction to the Study of Insects," (3 vols., 1784-87,) and a "Natural System of Butterflies," (7 vols., 1783-95.) Died in 1807.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Herculano de Carvalho, en-koo-la'no da kan-val'yo, (ALEXANDRE,) a Portuguese poet and historian, born at Guimaraens about 1809, was educated in Paris. He published in 1826 "A Voz de Propheta," ("The Voice of a Prophet,") a poem. His "History of Portugal" (6 vols., 1848-52) is commended.

Hercule. See Hercules.

Hercule. See Hercules.

Her'cu-lēš, [Gr. Ἡρακλῆς, (Hēraklēs;) Lat. Her'cu-Les; Fr. Hercule, ἐκ'kiil'; It. Ercole, ἐκ'ko-là,] called also Al-çī'dēš, [Gr. 'Αλκείδης,] the most celebrated hero of antiquity, was, according to Homer, the son of Jupiter and Alcmena, the wife of Amphitryon. Thebes was generally the son of Jupiter and Alcmena, the wife of Amphitryon. rally supposed to have been his birthplace. His birth is said to have been delayed by Juno because it had been ordained that of the two, Hercules and Eurystheus, the younger should serve the other. While he was an infant in the cradle, he strangled two serpents which Juno sent to destroy him. According to a popular story, when he had arrived at the age of a young man, Virtue and Pleasure appeared to him, each offering to be his guide. He preferred the former, and soon became renowned for his heroic exploits, the first of which was his victory over the lion of Cithæron. He afterwards delivered Thebes from the annual tribute of a hundred oxen which that city was required to pay to Erginus. As a reward for this service, Creon, King of Thebes, gave him his daughter Megara in marriage.

Having consulted the oracle of Apollo, he was directed to serve Eurystheus for twelve years, after which he should become immortal. Eurystheus, who regarded him with jealousy and enmity, imposed on him a number of arduous enterprises, called the Twelve Labours of Hercules. The result of his first labour was the death of the Nemean lion, which he choked in his den. He afterwards wore the skin of this animal. His next task was to kill the Lernean hydra, which infested the vicinity of Argos, and had seven (or, according to some writers, nine) heads, the middle one of which was immortal. He cut off several of its heads, but two new heads grew in place of each one amputated, until he seared the wounded part by burning. He buried the immortal head under a rock, and dipped his arrows in the gall of the hydra, so that the wounds which they inflicted were incurable. The third labour was to bring to Eurystheus a certain stag which had golden horns and was exceedingly swift of foot. He pursued it for a whole year, and at length caught it, after he had wounded it with his arrow. He was next ordered to bring alive to Mycenæ a wild boar that ravaged the vicinity of Erymanthus. He chased this animal into a snow-drift, bound him with fetters, and carried him to Eurystheus. In this expedition he encountered and vanquished the Centaurs. (See CEN-The fifth labour was to cleanse in one day the stables of King Augeas, who kept many cattle, the dung from which had accumulated for years. He performed this task by turning the rivers Alpheus and Peneus into the Augean stables. Eurystheus objected to count this among the twelve labours, because Hercules had worked for hire. (See AUGEAS.) His sixth labour was the destruction of the Stymphalian birds, which had brazen claws and beaks, discharged their feathers as arrows, and infested Lake Stymphalus in vast numbers. His seventh exploit was the capture of a mad bull which ravaged the island of Crete. He carried the bull alive to the continent and let it loose. It afterwards did much mischief at Marathon. Eurystheus next ordered him to bring from Diomedes of Thrace his horses, which fed on human flesh. The hero killed Diomedes and performed the appointed task. The subject of the ninth labour was the girdle of Hippolyte, Queen of the Amazons, which he was required to bring. He was accompanied in this expedition by Theseus and other heroes, and obtained the girdle after he had defeated the Amazons in fight. He was next commanded to bring the oxen of the

monster Geryon from the fabulous island of Erythca, situated in the far-distant west. In the course of this expedition he erected on the Strait of Gibraltar two pillars, called the pillars of Hercules, and performed several exploits besides the killing of Geryon. His eleventh labour was to bring some golden apples which were guarded by a dragon in the garden of the Hesperides. He did not know where this garden was; but he obtained information from Nereus. As he was passing through Egypt in his route, he killed Busiris, the king and tyrant of that country. By the advice of Prometheus, whom he delivered from penal suffering, he sent Atlas for the apples, and supported the heavens in his place monster Geryon from the fabulous island of Erythca, for the apples, and supported the heavens in his place until Atlas returned with the fruit.*

The last and most dangerous service was his descent to Hades to bring up the dog Cerberus. He obtained the consent of Pluto to take the monster, provided he would not use any weapon. He accordingly seized Cerberus, carried him alive to Eurystheus, and then

returned him to Pluto.

Having been affected with insanity, he consulted an oracle, which advised him to sell himself as a slave for three years. He became a slave to Omphale, Queen of Lydia, in whose service he wore the dress of a woman and was employed in spinning. He afterwards conducted a successful expedition against Troy to punish

Laomedon for a breach of his promise.

He married Dejanira, (daughter of the King of Calydon,) to whom the centaur Nessus once offered violence. Hercules, with a poisoned arrow, killed Nessus, who, as he was about to die, persuaded Dejanira to preserve his blood as a love-charm. She became jealous, and applied this blood to a tunic, which he put on. He was poisoned by this garment, which produced violent pain, and stuck to his flesh when he tried to pull it off. He was about to seek relief by voluntary death on Mount Œta, when he was conveyed by a cloud to Olympus and rewarded with immortality. He was afterwards worshipped as a divinity by all the Greeks. In the character of Hercuseit is a life on the product of the control of the control of the character of Hercuseit is a life of the product of the purely les it is difficult or impossible to distinguish the purely mythical or allegorical from what may be considered as niere exaggerations built upon a historic basis.

See GUIGNIAUT, "Religions de l'Antiquité," Paris, 1825-29, vol. ii. book iv. chaps. v. and vi.

Herder, von, fon hêr'der, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) one of the most remarkable and gifted writers that Germany has produced, was born at Mohrungen, in East Prussia, in 1744. He commenced the study of surgery

* Several of the most remarkable exploits of Hercules are vividly described by Darwin:

in Königsberg, (1762;) but, having fainted at the first operation which he witnessed, he turned his attention to theology. His thirst for knowledge was boundless, and his acquisitions embraced an immense variety of subjects. While in Königsberg, he became acquainted with Kant, who permitted him to attend his lectures without any teacher, and afterwards preacher, at the cathedral school in Riga. While here, he awakened in his pupils an enthusiastic attachment and devotion. In 1770 he was invited to Bückeburg, where he became court preacher, and soon acquired great distinction as a divine, in consequence of which he received a call to the professorship of theology at Göttingen. While he was still hesitating whether or not to accept the invitation, he was offcred whether or not to accept the invitation, he was offered the position of court preacher, general superintendent, and counsellor of the Upper Consistory at Weimar, whither he removed in October, 1776. As an eloquent preacher, a zealous friend of education, and an encourager of rising talent, he won the esteem and love of both prince and people. The remainder of his life was spent in Weimar. In 1793 he was made vice-president, and in 1801 president, of the Upper Consistory. Died in 1803. Among his multifarious writings there is, perhaps, not

one complete work: yet he is admitted to have exercised a most important influence upon German literature, criticism, and philosophy. His greatest work (unfinished) is entitled "Ideas on the Philosophy of the History of is entitled "Ideas on the Philosophy of the History of Mankind," ("Idean zur Philosophie der Geschichte der Menschheit.") Among his other publications we may name his "Spirit of Hebrew Poetry," ("Geist der Hebräischen Poesie,") and his "Volkslieder," a collection of the popular songs of different nations. Alluding to the difficulty of understanding or describing Herder's many-sided intellect, Richter observes, "The starry heaven no star-man paints, although painting may repheaven no star-map paints, although painting may represent a landscape." In another place he says, "It was Herder's fault that he was not a star of the first magnitude or any other magnitude, but a clump of stars

nitude or any other magnitude, but a clump of stars out of which each one spells a constellation to please himself." A complete edition of Herder's works was issued at Stuttgart, in 45 vols., (1806-20,) and a pocket edition afterwards appeared, in 60 vols.

See Karl L. Ring, "Herder's Leben," 1822; H. Döring, "Herder's Leben," 1824; Emil G. von Herderser, "J. G. von Herder's Lebensbild," etc., 3 vols., 1847; Heinsius, "Herder nach seinem Leben und Wirken," 1847; L. G. Korp, "Etudes sur Herder," etc., 1822; F. H. Hedder, "Prose Writers of Germany;" E. P. Whipple, "Characteristics of Men of Genius," vol. i.; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for July, 1846.

Herder, von. (SIGMUND AUGUST WOLFGANG,) a min-

Herder, von, (SIGMUND AUGUST WOLFGANG,) a mineralogist, born in 1766, was a son of the great Herder. Died in 1838. His brother, WILHELM GOTTFRIED, born in 1774, was a physician. Died in 1806.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Héreau, hà'rō', (EDME JOACHIM,) a French littérateur, born in Paris in 1791. He killed himself in 1836.

Heredia, à-rà-dee'â, (José Maria,) a popular poet, born at Santiago de Cuba in 1803. He was appointed ministro de la audiencia by the President of Mexico in 1826. Among his most admired poems are "The Teocallis of Choluca," "Ode to the Ocean," "To the Greeks in 1821," ("A los Griegos en 1821,") and verses on Niagara, ("Al Niagara,") The most complete edition of his poems is that published recently in New York. Died his poems is that published recently in New York. Died at Toluca in 1839.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" FORNARIS Y LEON, "Cubn poetica."

Biographie Générale; "FORNARIS Y LEON, "Cubn poetica."

Heredia, de, (PEDRO MIGUEL,) born at Valladolid in 1590, was first physician to Philip IV. Died in 1659.

Heresbach, (CONRAD,) a German writer, born at Heresbach, in Cleves, about 1502. He wrote an esteemed work on agriculture, "Rei Rusticæ Libii quatuor," (1570.) Died in 1576.

Her'e-ward, an English captain, distinguished in the war of the Norman conquest. Died in 1072.

Hergearöther. (10sef.) Cardinal, a German eccle-

Hergearöther, (Josef,) Cardinal, a German ecclesiastic, was born at Würzburg in 1822. He has written several able controversial treatises in support of the Papacy, and opposed Dr. Döllinger. He was created a cardinal in 1879, and is Prefect of the Apostolic Archives.

everal of the most remarkable exploits of Hercules are vividity bed by Darwin:

"So mighty Hercules o'er many a clime
Waved his vast mace in Virtue's cause sublime;
Unmeasured strength, with early art combined,
Awed, served, protected, and amazed mankind.
First, two dread snakes, at Juno's vengeful nod,
Climbed round the cradle of the sleeping god;
Waked by the shrilling hiss, and rustling sound,
And shrieks of fair attendants trembling round,
And shrieks of fair attendants trembling round,
And Death untwists their convoluted folds.
Next in red torrents from her sevenfold heads
Fell Hydra's blood on Lerna's lake he sheds;
Grasps Achelous with resistless force,
And drags the roaring river to his course:
Binds, with loud bellowing and with hideous yell,
The monster Bull, and threefold Dog of hell.
Then, where Nemea's howling forests wave,
He drives the Lion to his dusky cave,
Seized by the throat, the growling fiend disarms,
And tears his gaping jaws with sinewy arms;
Lifts proud Antæus from his mother-plains,
And with strong grasp the struggling giant strains;
Back falls his fainting head, and clammy hair,
Writhe his weak limbs, and flits his life in air;
By steps reverted, o'er the blood-dropp'd fen
He tracks huge Cacus to his murderous den,
Where, breathing flames through brazen lips, he fled,
And shakes the rock-roofed cavern o'er his head.
Last, with wide arms the solid earth he tears,
Piles rock on rock, on mountain mountain rears;
Heaves up huge Abyla on Afric's sand,
Crosts with opposing towers the splendid scene,
And pours from urns immense the sea between.
Loud o'er her whirling floods Charybdis roars,
Affrighted Scylla bellows round his shores,
Vesuvio groans through all his echoing caves,
And Etna thunders o'er the insurgent waves."

Botantic Garden, Canto I.

Heri. See Hari and Héry. Héricart de Thury, há're'kär' den tü're', (Louis Etienne François,) Vicomte, a French engineer and agriculturist, born in Paris in 1776. As engineer-in-chief, he directed the immense works of the catacombs of Paris for about twenty years, (1810-30.) He wrote a work on "Artesian Wells," (1823,) and many treatises on mines, ores, etc. Died in 1854.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Héricourt, de, deh hà're'koor', (Louis,) a learned French lawyer and canonist, born at Soissons in 1687. From 1714 to 1736 he contributed to the "Journal des Savants," the earliest of modern reviews. His principal Savants," the earliest of modern reviews. His principal work is "The Ecclesiastical Laws of France, placed in their Natural Order," (1719.) Tabaraud designates him "the most celebrated French canonist." Died in 1752. See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Her'i-ot, (George,) a Scottish goldsmith, born about name, and in which many boys are educated gratuitously. It was finished in 1659. Died in 1624.

See "Memoirs of George Heriot;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" Str Walter Scott, "Fortunes of Nigel." 1563, founded a hospital in Edinburgh, which bears his

Heriot, (JOHN,) a Scottish writer, born at Haddington in 1760. During the French Revolution he edited papers in London, called "The World" and "The True Briton," in support of the English ministry. Died in 1833.

Heriri. See Hareeree.

Hérissant, //a/re/sőn/, (François David), a French
medical writer, born at Rouen in 1714; died in 1773.

Hérissant, (Louis Antoine Prosper,) a French
writer and physician, born in Paris in 1745, wrote "Typography," a poem, and articles on natural history for
the "Bibliothèque historique de France." Died in 1769.

See JEAN GOULIN, " Éloge de L. A. P. Hérissant," 1769. Hérissant, (Louis Théodore,) a French littérateur, brother of the preceding, was born in Paris in 1743. He published "My Little Portfolio," (2 vols. 12mo, 1774,) and various other works, and compiled the last volume of the "Bibliothèque de Société," (begun by Chamfort,

4 vols., 1771.) Died in 1811.

Her'ki-mer, a general of the New York militia. In 1777 he marched to relieve the garrison of Fort Stanwix, on the Mohawk, where he was mortally wounded.

Herkomer, (HUBERT,) artist, was born at Waal, in

Herkomer, (Hubert,) artist, was born at Waal, in Bavaria, in 1849. He was elected A.R.A. in 1879. Among his paintings may be mentioned "The Last Muster," (1875.) "Der Bittgang," (1877.) "Missing," (1881.) and "Natural Enemies," (1883.) Herlicius, hêr-lit'se-tis, (DAVID.) a German astrologer, born at Zeitz in 1558; died in 1636.

Herloszsohn, hêr'los-sōn', (Georg Karl.,) a German romancer, born at Prague in 1802, published "The Hungarian," ("Der Ungar," 1832.) "The Venetian," (2d edition, 1837.) and "Forest Flowers," ("Waldblumen," 1847.) Died in 1849.

Her-mag'o-ras [Ερμαγόρας] of Temnos, a Greek

Her-mag'o-ras [Ερμαγόρας] of Temnos, a Greek rhetorician, lived about 50 B.C.

Her'mann or Her'man, (or hêr'mân,) [Lat. Armin'-IUS; Dutch, Armin, ar-min'; Ger. Armin, ar-meen',] a celebrated German hero, born 16 B.C., was the son of Sigimer, chief of the Cherusci. He is called Armenios by the Greek writers, and Arminius by the Romans. He entered the Roman army at an early age, and obtained the privileges of knighthood and of citizenship at Rome. Indignant at the oppression which his country was suffering under Quintilius Varus, then governor, he formed on his return a plan for its deliverance. By false pretences he induced the Roman commander to advance with his army beyond the Rhine, where, entangled in the forest and marshes near the Lippe, they suffered a signal defeat in 9 A.D. In 16 A.D., Germanicus, with a large army, invaded Germany, and completely defeated Hermann near Hameln, on the Weser. Nevertheless, Hermann not long after overthrew Maroboduus, (Marbod,) chief of the Suevi; but, being suspected of aiming at supreme dominion, he was assassinated by his own relatives, in the thirty-seventh year of his age. "Unlike other kings and commanders," says Tacitus, "he had the boldness to attack the Roman people, not in the 1617, wrote, besides other works, a "Life of Saint John

beginning, but in the fulness, of their power; in battle

See Tacttus, "Annales;" Florus, "History," Roth, "Hermann und Marbod," 1817; Von Ledebur, "Das Land und Volk der Bructerer," 1827; Massmann, "Arminus Cheruscorum Dux et Decus," 1839; Könta, "Armin der Cherusker; zum Denkmal im Teutoburger Wald," 1840.

Hermann, hêr'mân, (JAKOB,) a Swiss mathematician, born at Bâle in 1678. By the favour of Leibnitz, he obtained the chair of mathematics in the University of Padua. In 1724 he accepted an invitation from Peter the Great to teach the grand duke. His principal work is a Latin "Treatise on the Forces and Movements of Solid and Fluid Bodies," (1715.) Died in 1733. See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hermann, hêr'môn', (Jean,) an able French naturalist, born at Barr, near Strasburg, in 1738. He obtained at Strasburg the chair of philosophy in 1778, and that of pathology in 1782. In 1784 he became professor of botany and chemistry. He wrote many short treatises on natural history, furnished materials for the large work of Buffon, and published a treatise on the affinities of animals, entitled "Tabula Affinitatum Animalium," (1783.) Died in 1800.

His son, JEAN FRÉDÉRIC, (1768-93.) wrote a thesis on Osteology, and a "Memoir on Wingless Insects," which Cuvier says "were excellent for the time."

See T. LAUTH, "Vie de Jean Hermann," 1801; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hermann, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED JAKOB,) an eminent German philologist and critic, born at Leipsic on the 28th of November, 1772. He became in 1809 professor of eloquence and poetry at Leipsic, where his lectures on archæology and the Greek classics attracted great numbers of students. Among his principal works are "Elements of Metrical Doctrine," ("Elementa Doctrinæ Metrica," 1816,) "On the Metres of Pindar," ("De Metris Pindari," 1817,) and "Opuscula," (7 vols., 1827-30,) consisting of essays and odes written in elegant Latin. He also prepared editions of several Greek writers, of which those of Bion and Moschus were published in 1849. Died in December, 1848.

See Jahn, "J. G. Hermann: eine Gedächtnissrede," Leipsic, 1849; CARL F. Amers, "G. Hermann's pädagogischer Einfluss," 1850; ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie," under "Philologie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Genérale."

Hermann, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a German antiquary, born at Frankfort-on-the-Main in 1804, became in 1842 professor of eloquence at Göttingen. He published a "Manual of Greek Antiquities," (1841,) and other works. Died in 1855.

Hermann, (KARL HEINRICH,) a German historical painter, born at Dresden in 1802, was a pupil of Cornelius at Dusseldorf. Among his master-pieces are the frescos in the Königsbau and the Arcade of the Hof-

garten at Munich. He died in 1880.

Hermann, (MARTIAL JOSEPH ARMAND,) a French revolutionist and lawyer, born at Saint-Pol in 1750. In 1793, as a partisan of Robespierre, he became president of the Revolutionary Tribunal. He was executed in 1795.

See THIERS, "History of the French Revolution."

Hermann, (PAUL,) an eminent German botanist, born at Halle in 1646. He practised medicine about eight years in the East Indies, and became professor of botany years in the East Inteles, and processor bottainy at Leyden in 1679. Among his works, which are illustrated with fine engravings, are a "Catalogue of the Botanic Garden of Leyden," (1687,) and "Batavian Garden," ("Paradisus Batavus," 1698.) Died in 1695.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Biographie Médicale."

Hermann, (PHILIPP,) an excellent painter on glass, adorned the cathedral of Metz, where he died in 1392. Her'mann Con-trac'tus, one of the early German

historians, born in 1013, was a monk in the cloister of Reichenau. He wrote a "Chronicon," which comes down to 1054 and bears some resemblance to that of the Venerable Bede. Died in 1054.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Chrysostom," (1664,) a "Life of Athanasius," (1671,) and a "Life of Saint Ambrose," (1678.) Died in 1690. See A. Baillet, "Vie de M. G. Hermant," 1717; Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Hermant, (JEAN,) a French priest, born at Caen in 1650; died in 1725. He wrote a history of heresies. Hermaphrodite. See HERMAPHRODITUS.

Hermaphrodite. See Hermaphroditus.

Hermaphro-di'tus, [Gr. Ἑρμαφρόδιτος; Fr. Hermaphrodite, ễκ'mã' [κο' dèt',] in classic mythology, the offspring of Mercury (Hermes) and Venus, (Aphrodite,) was said to combine both sexes.

See Ovid, "Metamorphoses."

Her-mar'ehus, [Ἑρμαρχος,] a Greek philosopher, born in Mitylene, was a disciple of Epicurus, who bequeathed to him his garden. He succeeded Epicurus as the head of the school about 270 B.C. His works are lost.

Her'mas, a Christian writer of the first century, is supposed by some to be the person mentioned by Saint Paul in the Epistle to the Romans, chapter xvi. He lived in Italy, and wrote, in Greek, a book entitled "The Pastor, or Shepherd," composed of visions, precepts, and similitudes. It was frequently quoted and highly esteemed by the ancient Fathers of the Church. Origen, Irenæus, and Clement of Alexandria regarded it as divinely, incrinced to a reliable and the prime of the prime. divinely inspired. It is prized as a relic of the primitive Church, and as a medium of interesting traditions. The original is nearly all lost; but a Latin version is

' See Neander, "History of the Church;" Cave, "Historia Literaria;" Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

Hermbstädt, hêrmp'stêt, (SIGISMUND FRIEDRICH,) a German chemist, born at Erfurt in 1760; died in 1833.

Hermelin, hêr'me-leen', (SAMUEL GUSTAVUS,) a learned Swedish baron and mineralogist, born at Stockholm in 1744. He was a member of the council of mines, and spent many years in travel in order to explore and develop the mineral resources of Sweden. In 1782 he visited the United States, with credentials as an agent of the king, to obtain information on mineralogy and metallurgy. On these subjects he published several useful works, also on statistics and geography. A new and correct atlas of Sweden was the result of his labours. Died in 1820.

See C. P. HAELLSTROEM, "Biographi öfver Bergs-Rädet S. G. Hermelin," 1821; "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Hermengarde. See Ermengarde.

Hermenric. See Ermeric. Her'mēš, [Gr. Έρμῆς; Fr. Hermès, ἐκ'mἐs',] the name which the Greeks gave to the herald of the gods, corresponding nearly with the Mercurius of the Roman mythology. (See MERCURY.) Hermes was identified with the Egyptian Thoth or Thot, the inventor of arts and sciences.

Hermes, lièr/mes, (GEORG,) a celebrated Catholic theologian, born in Westphalia, in Germany, in 1775, was the founder of a philosophical school of Christian doctrine. In 1807, when appointed professor of theology in Münster, he distinguished himself by his opposition to the system of Kant and Fichte. He became in 1820 professor at the University of Bonn, where he was highly esteemed for his abilities as a lecturer and his highly esteemed for his abilities as a lecturer and his amiable character. He had published in 1819 his "Introduction to Christian Catholic Theology," which, though not assailing any dogmas of the Church, was made the occasion of a charge of heresy. In 1835 a brief was issued by the pope, condemning the work, and a warm controversy was long carried on between the papal and the Hermesian party. Died in 1831.

See W. ESSER, "Denkschrift auf G. Hermes," 1832; ELVENICH, "Der Hermesianismus und Johannes Perrone," 1844.

Hermes, (JOHANN AUGUST,) a German Protestant writer on theology, born at Magdeburg in 1736. His "Manual of Religion" was translated into French, Swedish, and Dutch. Died in 1822.

See J. H. FRITSCH, "J. A. Hermes," 1827; ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hermes, (JOHANN TIMOTHEUS,) a German novelist,

"The Journey of Sophia from Memel to Saxony," (6 vols., 1770-78.) Died in 1821.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hermes, (Karl Heinrich,) a German historical writer, born at Kalisz, in Poland, in 1800, published a "History of the Last Twenty-Five Years," (1842; 6th edition, 3 vols., 1853.)

Her'mēš Tris-me-ģis'tus, [Gr. Ἑρμῆς Τρισμέγιστος; Fr. Hermes Tris-me-ģis'tus, [Gr. Ἑρμῆς Τρισμέγιστος; Fr. delby Milton the "thrice great Hermes," the reputed subtor of produ Greek works which were nyhably written.

author of many Greek works which were probably written in Egypt in the first three centuries of the Christian era. Some of them are still extant. According to one opinion, Hermes was an Egyptian priest. The principal work which has come down to us under his name is "Poemander," which treats of "the nature of all things and of the creation of the world."

See J. H. Ursinus, "Exercitatio de Mercurio Trismegisto," 1661; FABRICIUS, "Bibliotheca Græca;" BAUMGARTEN-CRUSIUS, "De Librorum Hermeticorum Origine et Indole," 1827.

Her-mī'as, (or her-mī'as,) [Gr. Ἑρμείας or Ἑρμίας,] a friend and patron of Aristotle, was a slave in his youth. He became tyrant or ruler of Assos and Atarneus, in Mysia, and entertained Aristotle with honour at his court about three years, 348-345 B.C. Hermias was put to death by the King of Persia about 345 B.C. Aristotle afterwards married Pythias, the adopted daughter of Hermias, and celebrated his memory in a beautiful poem entitled a "Hymn to Virtue," which is extant.

See Diogenes Laertius; Diodorus.

Hermias, a Christian philosopher, who lived in the second century A.D. He ridiculed the pagan philosophy in a small Greek book entitled Διασυρμός τῶν ἔξω φιλό-

σόφων, a work of merit, which is still extant.

Hermida, êR-mee'Dâ, (BENITO y Porras-Bermudez-Maldonado—e por'rās bêR-moo'Dêth māl-donå'Do,) a Spanish minister of state, born at Santiago in He took a prominent part at the siege of Saragossa and in resistance to the French invasion. He was chosen by the central junta minister of grace and justice in 1808. He translated "Paradise Lost" into Spanish verse, (1814.) Died in 1814.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hermilly, d', dêr'me'ye', (N. VAQUETTE,) a French littérateur, born in Paris about 1710. He translated from the Spanish Ferreras's "History of Spain," (1742,) and Camoëns's "Lusiad," (1776.) Died in 1778.

Her-min'i-us, a Roman warrior, was one of the three

who defended the Sublician bridge against Porsena.

Her-mi'o-ne, ['Ερμόνη,] in classic mythology, was a daughter of Menelaus and Helen. She was promised to Orestes, her cousin, but was married to Pyrrhus, according to some authors. After the death of Pyrrhus she became the wife of Orestes.

Her-mip'pus, [Ερμππος,] an Athenian poet of the old comedy, was a brother of the poet Myrtilus, and lived about 450 B.C. He inserted satires against Pericles in his plays. Plutarch says he prosecuted Aspasia for impiety.

Hermippus of SMYRNA, an eminent Greek philosopher, of whom little is known, was surnamed THE CAL-LIMACHEIAN. Hence it is inferred that he was a disciple of Callimachus, and flourished about 250 or 225 E.C. He wrote the lives of Pythagoras and other philosophers, and was often quoted by ancient writers. None of his works have come down to us.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis."

Hermite. See ERMITE.

Hermite, êrémèté, (CHARLES,) a French mathematician, born at Dieuze (Meurthe) in 1822, was admitted into the Institute in 1856.

See HERMOCRATES. Hermocrate.

Her-moc'ra-tes, [Gr. Έρμοκράτης; Fr. Hermocrate, êr'mo'krāt',] an eminent Syracusan general and statesman. He was one of the three generals to whom the people confided the defence of Syracuse against the Athenians in 414 B.C. Having been defeated in the first actions of the war, he and his colleagues were deprived of command. He held a high command at the naval born in Pomerania in 1738, was the originator of the of command. He held a high command at the naval romances called psychological. His principal work is battle of Cynossema, and was banished in 409 B.C. In

an attempt to reinstate himself, or make himself master of Syracuse, he was killed there about 406 B.C. He left a high character for patriotism, energy, and incorrupti-bility, though his later acts in inaugurating a civil war cannot be justified.

See GROTE, "History of Greece," vol. x. chap. lxxxi.

Her'mod or Hermódr, written also Hermode, [etymology uncertain,] the son and messenger of Odin, corresponding in several respects to the Hermes or Mercury of classic mythology.

See THORPE, "Northern Mythology," vol. i.; MALLET, "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii. Fable XXIX.

Hermodore. See HERMODORUS.

Her-mo-do'rus [Gr. Ἑρμόδωρος; Fr. Hermodore, ẽr'mo'dor'] of Ephesus, a Greek philosopher, who lived about 450 B.C. According to Pomponius, he aided the Roman decemviri in compiling the Twelve Tables.

See Gratama, "De Hermodoro Ephesio vero XII. Tabularum Auctore," 1818.

Hermodorus of Salamis, a Greek architect, lived about 150 B.C., and built a temple of Mars in Rome.

Hermogène. See HERMOGENES.

Her-mog'e-nēs, [Gr. 'Ερμογένης; Fr. Hermogène, êr'mo'zhan',] an Athenian philosopher, a son of Hipponicus, lived about 450 B.C. He is an interlocutor in the "Cratylus" of Plato.

Hermogenes surnamed XYSTER, [Ξυστήρ,] a celebrated Greek rhetorician, born at Tarsus, in Cilicia, lived in the reign of Marcus Aurelius, (161-180 A.D.) He was a remarkable instance of precocious genius. At the age of fifteen he was a professor of rhetoric at Rome, and had acquired fame by his eloquent discourses. About two years later he wrote a work on Rhetoric, (Τέχνη όητορική,) which was for a long time used as a text-book in the schools. He was author of other works on rhetoric. At the age of twenty-five he lost his memory and all capacity for usefulness, which he never recovered, though he survived many years. His works are extant. See Philostratus, "Vitæ Sophistarum;" Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

Hermogenes, a Greek architect, was a native of Alabanda, in Caria. It is not known when he lived. Vitruvius mentions him among the most eminent architects of antiquity, and as having contributed to the progress of the art by his improvements and discoveries. He invented the pseudo-dipterus, and built a temple to Diana in the city of Magnesia.

Hermogenes a mixture lived about 2.2.

Hermogenes, a painter, lived about 170-200 A.D., and was accused of heresy by Tertullian, who wrote a book against him,—"Adversus Hermogenem." He

was originally a pagan.

Her-mo-ge-ni-a'nus or Her-mog'e-nēs, a Roman jurist, lived under Honorius, in the fourth century. **Her-mo-lā'us**, [Gr. 'Ερμόλαος,] a page of Alexander

the Great, who formed a conspiracy against his sovereign, and was put to death about 327 B.C.

Hermolaus Barbarus. See BARBARO.

Hermotime. See HERMOTIMUS.

Her-mo-tī'mus [Gr. Ἑρμότιμος; Fr. ΗΕΚΜΟΤΙΜΕ, êr'mo'tem'] of Clazomenæ, a Greek philosopher, lived about 500 B.C. According to Aristotle, he first advanced the doctrine that the vove (mind, or spirit) is the cause of all things.

See Aristotle, "Metaphysics;" Diogenes Laertius; Denzinger, "De Hermotimo Clazomen, Commentatio," 1825.

Hernandes, er-nan'deth, (Francisco,) a Spanish physician and naturalist, who was born at Toledo, and received from Philip II. a commission to visit North America and to describe the plants, animals, and minerals found therein. The result of his labours was a valuable work (in Spanish) entitled a "Natural History of Trees, Plants, and Animals of New Spain," etc., (1615.) He was the first European naturalist who explored this region for the benefit of science, and appears to have performed the task with creditable fidelity.

See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova;" "Biographie Médicale."

Hernandez-Velasco, er-nan'deth va-las'ko, (GRE-GORIO,) a Spanish priest and poet, born at Toledo about 1550, translated the "Æneid" of Virgil into Spanish verse,

(1585.) Though the style is rather inflated, the version is correct, and presents some elegant passages. See N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Hernando de Soto. See De Soto. Hern'don, (William Lewis,) an American naval officer and writer, born in Fredericksburg, Virginia, in 1813. He entered the navy in 1828, and served in the war with Mexico. In 1851 he commenced, under the direction of the United States government, his explora-tions of the Amazon River. Ascending the Andes from Lima, he struck the head-waters of the Huallaga, a tributary of the Amazon, and, after nearly seven hundred miles of canoe-navigation, he entered the main channel of the great river. Forty thousand copies of his "Exploration of the Valley of the Amazon," with maps and plates, were published by Congress in 1853. In 1857, Lieutenant Herndon sailed from Havana for New York, in command of the steamer Central America, with 475 passengers and about \$2,000,000 in gold. While off the coast of Georgia, the steamer, in a violent gale, sprung a leak, and he was drowned, along with the greater number of the passengers.

Herne, hern, (THOMAS,) a native of Suffolk, England,

a Fellow of Merton College, Oxford. He wrote several controversial works on theology. Died young in 1722.

Hernquist, hern'kwist, (Pehr.) a Swedish naturalist,

born in the parish of Skara in 1726, studied under Linnaus at Upsal. He founded a veterinary school at Skara, and wrote "Anatomia Hippiatrica," and other works. Died in 1808.

See J. Wallin, "Minne af P. Hernquist," 1818; L. Tidén, "Åreminne öfver P. Hernquist," 1818.

Hero. -See-HERON.

He'ro, [Gr. $H\rho\dot{\omega}$,] a priestess of Venus at Sestos in Thrace, was loved by Leander, a youth of Abydos, who, it is said, swam across the Hellespont every night to visit her. visit her. He was at length drowned in a storm, and Hero, in despair, threw herself into the sea. This story has formed the subject of poems by Musæus, Schiller, and others.

Héroard, hà'ro'ar', (Jean,) a French physician, born

Theroard, πατο ar, (jean, ja french physician, born at Montpellier, graduated in 1575. He was patronized by Charles IX., and was afterwards first physician to Louis XIII. Died in 1627.

Hĕr'od, [Gr. 'Ηρώδης ; Lat. Hero'des; Fr. Hérode, à'rod'; It. Erode, à-ro'dà,] surnamed The Great, King of Judea, born at Ascalon in 72 B.C., was the son of Antipater the Idumæan, who made him Governor of Calilea about the year 47. After the death of Julius Galilee about the year 47. After the death of Julius Cæsar, he at first sided with Brutus and Cassius, but on their defeat made peace with Antony, by whose influence he was appointed King of Judea, 40 B.C. He married Mariamne, a granddaughter of the high-priest Hyrcanus. In the civil war between Octavius and Antony, Herod joined the latter, and fought for him against the Arabians, but was pardoned by the victorious Octavius. Among other acts of cruelty by which his reign was disgraced, was the execution of Hyrcanus and the brother of Mariamne, who herself at length became the victim of his jealousy. It is said he suffered great remorse for this act; but it did not restrain him from taking the life of her two sons, on which occasion Augustus remarked that he would rather be Herod's swine than his son. He erected several grand edifices in his capital, and rebuilt the Jewish temple on a magnificent scale. The birth of the Messiah, which occurred in his reign, became the signal for the indiscriminate massacre of infants recorded in Matthew, chap. ii. Herod died within a year after that event, and left the throne to his son Archelaus. His name has become proverbial for mur-derous violence and remorseless cruelty.

See Josephus, "History of the Jews;" Dion Cassius, "History;" Schlipal, "Dissertatio de Herode Magno," 1711; Schlosser, "Geschichte der Familie des Herodes," 1818; MILMAN, "History of the Jews."

Hĕr'od A-grip'pa [Gr. Ἡρώδης ᾿Αγρίππας] I., born about 1 A.D., was the son of Aristobu'lus by Berenice, the daughter of Herod the Great, and received a part of his education at Rome. At the accession of Caligula, in 37 A.D., he was released from prison, in which he had been confined by Tiberius, and was made ruler of several

tetrarchies, viz., Abilene, Auranitis, and Trachonitis, to which in 39 Galilee was added. Under the emperor Claudius his power was increased, and he became King of Judea and Samaria. To promote his popularity with the Jews, he persecuted the Christians, as is related in the twelfth chapter of the Acts. He died sudden in the twelfth chapter of the Acts. He died suddenly in 44 A.D., when, in the language of Scripture, "he was smitten by an angel, because he gave not God the glory."

Herod Agrippa II., a son of the preceding, was born about 27 A.D. Judea having been reduced to a Roman province, the emperor Claudius gave him in 48 the kingdom of Chalcis, which was afterwards exchanged for Gaulonitis, Trachonitis, Batanæa, and other districts. His dominions were subsequently extended by Nero. The subject of this article is the Agrippa of Scripture, before whom the Apostle Paul, in the year 60, made that sublime and noble argument which almost persuaded a king to be a Christian. (Acts xxvi.) When the Jews revolted against Vespasian, Herod Agrippa adhered to the Romans; and after the capture of Jerusalem he retired to Rome, where he died about 100 A.D.

See Josephus, "History of the Jews."

Her'od An-ti'pas, [Gr. Ἡροδης 'Αντίπας,] son of Herod the Great and Malthace, after his father's death obtained the office of Tetrarch of Galilee, with the consent of the emperor Augustus. Having married the daughter of an Arabian prince, (Aretas,) he divorced her in 33 A.D., and took in her place Herodias, the wife of his brother Philip, who was then living. For this sinful act John the Baptist reproved him, and was put to death. (Mark vi. 17-28.) His interview with the Saviour, who was sent to him by Pilate and treated with indignity, is related in the twenty-third chapter of Luke. Herod was banished in 39 A.D. by Caligula, and died in obscurity. **Hérode**, the French for HEROD, which see.

Herodes, the French for Treach, which see. Herodes, the Latin for Herod, which see. He-ro'des, (Tiberius Claudius Atticus,) [Fr. Hé-RODE ATTICUS, A'rod' å'te'küs',] an Athenian orator and statesman, born at Marathon about 110 A.D., was the son of Julius Atticus, from whom he inherited a large fortune. Having gained distinction as a rhetorician, he gave public lectures on eloquence at Athens, which were attended and admired by the *élite* of that city, and was employed by the emperor Antoninus Pius as tutor of his adopted sons, M. Aurelius and Lucius Verus. He became a Roman consul in 143, married a Roman lady named Annia Regilla, and a few years after returned to Greece. He built a theatre or Odeon at Athens, and other costly edifices in different places of Greece and Asia. He is said to have been the greatest orator of his time. His speeches and writings are all lost, except one harangue printed in Gruter's collection in 1600. He died about 185 A.D.

See Philostratus, "Vitæ Sophistarum;" Buritony, "Sur la Vie d'Hérode Atticus," in the "Mémoires de l'Académie des Inscriptions."

He-ro'des Phil-ip'pus, a son of Herod the Great and Mariamne, was the first husband of Herodias, the persecutor of John the Baptist. He is called simply Philip by the Evangelists. (See Matthew xiv. 3, Mark

He-ro'dī-an, [Gr. Ἡρωδιανός; Lat. ΗΕΠΟΙΙΑ'ΝUS; Fr. ΗΕΠΟΙΙΑ, ά'ro'de'an',] a historian of the third century, is thought to have lived at Rome, and to have performed a respectable part in political affairs; but the time and place of his birth are not known. He wrote, in Greek, a history of the Roman emperors whose reigns he had witnessed, comprising the period from 180 A.D. to 238, in which no less than seventeen emperors assumed the purple. His work, which is extant, is commended for veracity, moderation, and elegance of diction, and is the more prized as it is almost the only contemporary account of that eventful period.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis;" Wolf, "Narratio de Herodiano," prefixed to his edition of Herodian's "History," Halle, 1792: Leisner, "Prolusio de Herodiano Historico," 1761.

Herodian, (the Grammarian.) See HERODIANUS

Herodianus. See HERODIAN.

He-ro-dĭ-ā'nus (or Herodia'nos) Æ'lĭ-us, (ee'leus,) [Gr. Αίλιος Ἡρωδιανός; Fr. ΗΕπΟDΙΕΝ, Α'ro'de'an',] a celebrated grammarian of the second century after at Alexandria. He became a resident of Rome, and enjoyed the favour of Marcus Aurelius. He wrote many works on granimar, which are not extant. Fragments of some of them have been preserved. His work on prosody (Μεγάλη Προσωδία) was highly prized.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" August Wettin, "Commentatio de Herodiano Grammatico," 1842; SMITH, "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography."

He-rod/ĭ-cus, [Ἡρόδικος,] a Greek physician, born at Selymbria, in Thrace, lived in the fifth century B.C., and was one of the masters of Hippocratcs.

Hérodien. See HERODIAN.

Herodot or Hérodote. See HERODOTUS.

Herodo'o-tus, [Gr. Ἡρόδοτος; Fr. ἩέκοDΟΤΕ, ἀ'ro'-dot'; Ger. ἩΕΚΟDΟΤ, λά'ro-dot; It. ΕκΟDΟΤΟ, λα-rod'-o-to,] a celebrated Greek historian, born at Halicarnassus, a Dorian colony in Caria, about 484 Ec. He was the son of Lyxus and Dryo, and the nephew of the poet Panyasis. He is the earliest of the Greek historians whose works have been preserved entire, and is frequently styled "the Father of History." Cicero mentions him as "the first who adorned this species of com-position." Little is known of his life, except what may be collected from his writings. Before he attained the age of thirty he took a prominent part in the expulsion of Lygdamus, the tyrant of Halicarnassus. But, having failed to gain the popular favour, he soon left his native tailed to gain the popular favour, he soon left his native country, spent a few years in Athens, and settled in the Athenian colony of Thurium, in Italy, in 443, where he is said to have dicd. Before he wrote his great national work (one of the most precious memorials of antiquity) he prepared himself by travelling over the principal countries of the civilized world, viz., Egypt, Tyre, Babylon, Asia Minor, Greece, and Italy, and by studying their manners, customs, and institutions. Throughout his narrative, however, he maintains a modest reserve expecting the extent of his travels: and it is a doubtful respecting the extent of his travels; and it is a doubtful question in what period of his life they were performed. The principal subject of his history is the war between the Greeks and Persians, comprised in a period of sixtyeight years, from the time of Cyrus the Great to the triumph of the Greeks in 478 B.C. By way of episode, he inserts sketches of the different nations which he had visited in person. His account of Egypt is the most abundant and reliable source from which we derive our knowledge of the ancient history of that country. He is more highly appreciated by the moderns than he was by his contemporaries. Some of his marvellous stories which once excited ridicule and incredulity have been confirmed by modern discoveries. His work is pervaded by a deep religious sentiment, and by a liberal spirit towards foreigners. He unites in a high degree accuracy of observation, rectitude of intention, and the faculty of graphic description. His style is easy, natural, and sometimes poetical. Plutarch and Eusebius state that Herodotus recited his history at a public festival of the A thenians, who rewarded him with a present of ten talents. "Of the romantic historians," says Macaulay, "He-rodotus is the earliest and the best. His animation, his simple-hearted tenderness, his wonderful talent for description and dialogue, and the pure, sweet flow of his language, place him at the head of narrators. He reminds us of a delightful child. . . . But he has not written a good history. . . . The faults of Herodotus are the faults of a simple and imaginative mind. . . . He wrote as it was natural that he should write. IIe He wrote as it was natural that he should write. Ile wrote for a nation susceptible, curious, lively, insatiably desirous of novelty and excitement; for a nation in which the fine arts had attained their highest excellence, but in which philosophy was still in its infancy." (See "Essay on History," in the "Edinburgh Review," 1828.) See Creuzer, "Herodot und Thucydides," 1795; Dahlmann, "Herodot aus seinem Buche sein Leben," 1823; Heyse, "De Herodoti Vita et Itineribus," 1826; Blum, "Herodot und Ktesias die frühesten Geschichtsforscher des Orients," 1836; Smith, "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography," Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" De Quincey, "Historical and Critical Essays," vol. i.

Herodotus, a Greek physician, who practiced at Roma

Herodotus, a Greek physician, who practised at Rome probably about 100 A.D., left works which are often cited

by Galen.

Héroet, hh'ro'h', (Antoine,) a French poet, born in Christ, was a son of Apollonius Dyscolus, and was born | Paris, became Bishop of Digne in 1552. Died in 1568.

Herold, hā'rolt, (Johann Basil,) a German writer and Protestant minister, born at Hochstädt, on the Danube, in 1511, edited a good edition of the Latin works of Petrarch, (1581,) and several original treatises. Died about 1570. See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Hérold, hà'rold', (Louis Joseph Ferdinand,) an eminent French composer, born in Paris in 1791. He produced, in 1826, "Marie," an opera, which was completely successful. His capital works are "Zampa," (1831,) and "Le Pré aux Clercs," (1832.) He is called one of the first among modern French composers. Died in 1833.

See Fétis, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

He'ron or **He'ro**, [Gr. $^{\circ}$ H $\rho\omega r$,] an eminent mathematician and writer, lived in Alexandria about 100 B.C. He obtained a high reputation by his skill in geometry, mechanics, pneumatics, etc., on which he wrote several One of these mentions a machine of which steam is the motive power. His name is rendered familiar by connection with the experiment in pneumatics called "Hero's fountain." Another philosopher of this name, who is supposed to have lived in the seventh century, was noted as a writer on warlike machines, on geometry, and on military tactics.

See Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca;" R. C. Wagner, "Dissertatio de Heronis Alexandrini Vita, Scriptis et Inventis," 1714; Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Hěr'on, (ROBERT,) a Scottish writer, born at New Galloway in 1764, wrote a "History of Scotland," a "Universal Geography," etc. He also translated several works, and contributed to periodicals. Died in 1807.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Héron de Villefosse, ½½′ròn′ deh vèl′foss′, (An-TOINE MARIE,) a French engineer, born in Paris in 1774, became inspector-general of mines in 1807, and published a useful work, entitled "On Mineral Riches," ("De la Richesse minérale," 3 vols., 1810–19.) Died in 1852.

Hérophile. See HEROPHILUS.

He-roph'I-lus, [Gr. Ἡρόφλος; Fr. ἩέκοΡΗΙLΕ, ἀ'ro'fel',] a celebrated physician of Chalcedon, in Bithynia,

was born about 344 B.C., and lived in Alexandria in the reign of Ptolemy Lagus. He was contemporary with Erasistratus, and is accounted the greatest anatomist of antiquity, as well as the first who dissected human subjects. He enriched the science with many discoveries in the nervous system, the arterial pulsations, the lacteal vessels, and the structure of the eye. The term *retina* originated with him. His writings are all lost, except extracts made from them by Galen and Cœlius Aurelia-

See Haller, "Bibliotheca Anatomica;" Sprengel, "Geschichte der Medicin;" Karl F. H. Marx, "Commentatio de Herophili Vita, Scriptis," etc., 1840.

Hérostrate. See HEROSTRATUS.

He-ros'tra-tus or E-ros'tra-tus, [Gr. Ἡρόστρατος; Fr. Ἡέκοςτκατε, ἀ'ros'tκατ',] an incendiary, who, to immortalize his name, set fire to the temple of Diana at Ephesus, in 356 B.C. The authorities of Ephesus vainly attempted to frustrate his design by ordering that his name should never be mentioned.

Herpin, ½êr′pån′, (Jean Charles,) a French writer on rural economy, born at Metz in 1798.

Herregouts, ½êr′goo′, (Henri,) a Flemish historical

painter, born at Malines in 1666, worked mostly at Antwerp. Lacaze praises his design, colour, and the expression of his figures. Among his works are "The Last Judgment," and a penitent Magdalene. He had a son, called Herregouts Le Jeune, ("the Younger,") who was a skilful painter.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands," etc.

Herrenschwand, hêr'ren-shŵânt', (JEAN FREDERIC,) born at Morat, in Switzerland, in 1715, became physician to Stanislas, King of Poland. Died in 1796. Herrera, er-rā'rā, (ALONZO,) a Spanish painter of re-

Herrera, de, da êr-ra'râ, (Fernando,) an eminent Spanish poet, surnamed THE DIVINE, born at Seville about 1534. Very little is known of his history. He about 1534. Very little is known of his fine,—was one of the most popular lyric poets of his time,—was one of the most popular lyric poets of Spanish poetry.

rera was a poet," says Bouterwek, "of powerful talent. But amid traits of real beauty his poetry everywhere presents marks of affectation." According to Hallam, "his odes appear to possess a lyric elevation and richness of phrase derived in some measure from the study of Pindar. Those on the battle of Lepanto are the most celebrated; they pour forth a torrent of resounding song in those rich tones which the Castilian language so abundantly supplies." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") His poems were published collectively in 1582. He died about 1595, or, as others say, in 1589.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Herrera, de, (FRANCISCO,) surnamed EL VIEJO, ("the Elder,") a skilful Spanish painter, born at Seville in 1576. He studied under Luis Fernandez, and reformed the style of the Seville school. He excelled in design, colouring, and rapidity of execution. He founded a new school, in which the famous Diego Velasquez was his pupil. Among his works is the "Last Judgment," in

the church of San Bernardo, Seville. Died in 1656. See Cean Bermudez, "Diccionario historico;" Quilliet, "Dictionnaire des Peintres Espagnols."

Herrera, de, (FRANCISCO,) surnamed EL Mozo, ("the Younger,") a son of the preceding, born at Seville in 1622, was a painter and architect. After studying at Rome, he worked at Seville, where he painted for the churches. In 1660 he was chosen vice-president of the Academy, of which Murillo was president. Impatient of the presence of a superior, he removed to Madrid, where he gained a high reputation in oil-painting and fresco. He was appointed principal painter to Philip IV. "The Ascension of the Virgin," a fresco at Madrid, is one of his most admired works. Died in 1685.

See RAPHAEL MENGS, "Las Obras;" QUILLIET, "Dictionnaire des Peintres Espagnols," 1826.

Herrera, de, dà êr-rā'rā, (José Joaquin,) a Mexican, born in the eighteenth century, became President of Mexico about the end of 1844, was deposed in December, 1845, and re-elected in June, 1848. Died in 1851.

Herrera, de, (Juan,) an eminent Spanish architect, who was employed on the Escurial after 1567. He built the royal pleasure-house at Aranjuez. According to Prescott, he was the pupil of Toledo, and completed the Escurial, begun by that architect. Died in 1597.

See Prescott, "History of Philip II.," vol. iii.

Herrera-Barnuevo, er-rā'rā bar-nwā'vo, (Sebas-TIANO,) a Spanish painter and sculptor, born at Madrid in 1619, worked for the king in the Escurial. He excelled in design and colour. Died in 1671.

Herrera y Tordesillas, êr-rā'râ e tor-dâ-sèl'yâs, (ANTONIO) an eminent Spanish historian, born at Cuellar in 1549, was the son of a man named Tordesillas; Herrera was the name of his mother. Philip II. gave him the title of first historiographer of the Indies and of Castile. He published in 1601 his "General History of the Acts of the Castilians on the Islands and Terra Firma of the Ocean from 1492 to 1554," (4 vols.) His work is praised by Dr. Robertson for its accuracy and candour, and has served as the guide of later historians who have treated of that period. He wrote several other historical works. Died in 1625.

See Prescott, "Conquest of Mexico," vol. ii. book iii., and "History of Ferdinand and Isabella," vol. ii. part ii.; Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature;" N. Antonio, "Bibliotheca Hispana Nova."

Herreros, êr-rā'ros, (Manuel Breton de losbRå-tôn' då lôs,) a popular Spanish poet, born at Quel, in Logroño, about 1798. He produced in 1824 a successful comedy, "A la Vejez Viruelas," and in 1834 was chosen keeper of the National Library in Madrid. He composed and translated many dramas, remarkable for grace and energy of diction, for comic power, and for true portraiture of character. He also wrote successful satires, among which is "The Carnival," (1833.)

See James Kennedy, "Modern Poets and Poetry of Spain,"

Herrgott, hêr'got, (MARQUARD,) a monk and autiquary, born at Friburg, in Brisgau, in 1694. He acquired a great reputation by his writings, among which which is accounted the golden age of Spanish poetry. | quired a great reputation by his writings, among which He made bold innovations in poetical language. "Her- are a history of the House of Hapsburg, ("Genealogia diplomatica Gentis Habsburgicæ," 2 vols., 1738,) and "Monuments of the Imperial House of Austria," (3 vols., 1750-60,) with plates. Died in 1762. See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Herrich Schäffer or Schaeffer, her'rik shef'ser, (GOTTLIEB AUGUST,) a German entomologist, born at Ratisbon in 1799, has published, among other works, a continuation of Panzer's "Fauna Insectorum Germaniæ," and "Nomenclator Entomologicus," (unfinished.)

Härtrick (Ropers) an English poet and eleggemen

Her/rick, (Robert,) an English poet and clergyman, born in London in 1591. For about twenty years he was vicar of Dean Prior, in Devonshire, from which he was vicar of Dean Prior, in Devonshire, from which he was ejected by Cromwell. In 1648 he published a volume of poems, entitled "Hesperides; or, Poems Human and Divine." Of these, the "human" excel the divine in literary merit. The tenor of them is amorous, and in some parts licentious. "Herrick has," says Hallam, "as much variety as the poetry of kisses can well have. He has much of the lively grace that distinguishes Anacreon and Catullus." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") He was restored to his living in the content of the property of the was restored to his living in the same parts of the property. rature of Europe.") He was restored to his living in 1660. Died about 1674.

See Drake, "Literary Hours," and the "Retrospective Review," vol. v., 1822; Campeell, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Herries, hêr'rèz, (John Charles,) a British financier, born about 1780. He became secretary of the treasury in 1823, and in 1827 chancellor of the exchequer in the ministry of Goderich, which was dissolved in 1828. He was secretary of war in a Tory cabinet for a few months was secretary of war in a Tory cabinet for a few months in 1834 and 1835, and was afterwards a prominent member of the protectionist party. In 1852 he was appointed president of the India Board. Died in 1855.

Hër'ring, (JOHN FREDERICK,) an English painter of animals, was born in Surrey in 1795. He was a coachdriver in his youth. He excelled in the representation

of horses, hounds, and other animals. For many years

of horses, hounds, and other animals. For many years he painted the winners at the Doncaster races. Among his works are "The Country Bait," "The Roadside," "The Members of the Temperance Society," and "The Baron's Charger." Died in 1865.

Herring, (Thomas,) an English prelate, born in Norfolk in 1691. He became Bishop of Bangor in 1737, Bishop of York in 1743, and Archbishop of Canterbury in 1747. His sermons and letters were published, 1763–77. Died in 1757.

Herrliberger, hêr/le-bêrg'er, (David,) an able Swiss engraver, born at Zurich in 1697. He published a "New Topographical Description of Switzerland," with plates. Died in 1777.

Died in 1777.

Hër'ron, (Francis J.,) an American general. He served at the battle of Pea Ridge, March, 1862, and was appointed a brigadier-general in the same year. He commanded at the battle of Prairie Grove, Arkansas, in

commanded at the battle of Frairie Grove, Afkansas, in December, 1862.

Hersan, ½kr'sôn', (Marc Antoine,) a French professor and Latin poet, born at Compiègne in 1652. His Latin verses were published under the title of "Selecta Carmina." Died in 1724.

Herschel, her'shel, (Caroline Lucretia,) born in Hanover in 1750, was sister of Sir William Herschel, whom she assisted in his astronomical observations and computations. She lived with him near Windsor, Engagementations. computations. She lived with him near Windsor, England, from 1772 until his death, sharing his daily labours and nightly vigils, and inscribed her name with indelible and luminous characters in the records of astronomy. She has the credit of discovering five new comets between 1786 and 1797. In 1798 she published a valuable "Catalogue of Five Hundred and Sixty-One Stars observed by Flamsteed." In 1828 the Astronomical Society awarded her a gold medal for her Catalogue of Nebulæ and Clusters of Stars. Died in 1848.

Herschel, (Sir John Frederick William,) an emi-

herschel, (Sir John Frederick William,) an eminent astronomer and philosopher, the only son of Sir William Herschel, was born at Slough, near Windsor, in 1790. He was educated in Saint John's College, Cambridge, where he displayed superior talents for mathematics. Between 1825 and 1833 he spent eight years in reviewing the nebulæ discovered by his father, of which he published a "Catalogue arranged in the Order of Right Ascension," (1833.) He produced in 1830 an excellent "Preliminary Discourse on the Study

of Natural Philosophy," which acquired a great popularity and is a standard work. "This discourse," says the "London Monthly Review," "as a collection of important facts interesting to every human being, is without a rival.'

In 1834 he established, at his own expense, an observatory at Cape Town, Africa, where he passed four years in the survey of the heavens with a reflecting telescope in the survey of the heavens with a reflecting telescope of twenty feet focus and eighteen and one-quarter inches clear aperture. The Royal Society awarded him a gold medal in 1836. He published in 1847 "Results of Astronomical Observations made during 1834–38 at the Cape of Good Hope, being the Completion of a Telescopic Survey of the Whole Surface of the Visible Heavens," one of the most important astronomical works of the nineteenth century. His "Outlines of Astronomy" (1849) was received with favour, and has passed through five or more editions. He edited an Astronomy" (1849) was received with favour, and has passed through five or more editions. He edited an important collection of treatises, entitled "Manual of Scientific Inquiry," (1849,) published by the government. Sir John was appointed master of the mint in 1850, but resigned his other in 1855. Among his later works were "Essavs from the Edinburgh and Quarterly Reviews," the articles "Meteorology" and "Physical Geography" in the "Encyclopædia Britannica," and "Familiar Lectures on Scientific Subjects." He died "Familiar Lectures on Scientific Subjects." He died in 1871, leaving a vacancy in almost all the principal scientific societies of the world.

"Sir John Herschel," says the "London Journal of Science" for April, 1868, "combines in his own person

the assiduous astronomical observer, the acute mathematician, the deep-thinking philosopher, and the graceful poet. It is not to many men that intellectual powers of so high order have been given; it is not in many men that we find such perfect balancing of those varied powers; it is in few men that we discover such profound humility and such a deep sense of reverence for the Creator of those works the study of which has been a life-labour of love. . . . Sir John Herschel has ever maintained the serene dignity of a true philosopher, and his utterances of truths which have inspired him with their divinity have ever been received with delight by those who have listened to his subdued but impressive

eloquence."

See "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1833; "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1849; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for April, 1831; "North British Review" for February, 1848.

Herschel, (Sir WILLIAM,) one of the greatest astronomers that any age or nation has produced, was born at Hanover on the 15th of November, 1738. His father was Jacob Herschel, a skilful musician, who, having six sons, was not able to give them a very complete education. They all, however, became excellent musical performers, and William adopted the profession of musician. Before he left the paternal roof he took lessons in French and cultivated a tests for metaphysics. In in French and cultivated a taste for metaphysics. In 1759, in company with his brother Jacob, he went to England in search of employment; but for two or three years he received no encouragement, and suffered great privation. About 1761 he was employed to instruct a military band at Durham, or in that vicinity, and in 1765 obtained the situation of organist at Halifax. Here, by intense study, he learned Latin and Italian and acquired a thorough knowledge of mathematics. The last science he studied as preliminary to the theory of music. In 1766 he became organist of the Octagon Chapel, Bath, where his skill was in great request at oratorios, public concerts, and reunions of fashion. It appears that he was about thirty years of age before he directed his attention to astronomy and optics, in which his talents found their most congenial arena and the basis of his permanent renown. A casual view of the starry heavens

one of dimensions four times greater, with which in 1779 he began a systematic survey of the sidereal universe.

His arduous vigils and well-directed labours were rewarded in March, 1781, by the discovery of a new primary planet, which was named by him Georgium Sidus, in honour of King George, and is since called Uranus. Besides the éclat thrown around his name by this signal success, he received from George III. a pension of £400, with the title of private astronomer to the king. He was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society, who awarded to him their annual gold medal. Herschel now fixed his residence at a village near Windsor, named Slough,— "a name," says Arago, "which the sciences will transmit to the remotest posterity; for there exists no spot on the earth which has been rendered memorable by more numerous and surprising discoveries." Continuing his observations with unremitting assiduity, he discovered two new satellites of Saturn and six satellites of Uranus. He measured the rotation of Saturn, and observed the volcanic structure of the lunar mountains and the sur-prising phenomena of Saturn's ring. After he had made several telescopes of twenty feet focal length, he com-pleted, in 1789, with pecuniary aid from the king, his gigantic instrument of forty feet in length, which was far superior to any that had previously been made.

He was now enabled to penetrate farther into space than his predecessors, and by his sublime speculations on the constitution of the nebulæ he made some approach to a conception of the illimitable extent and variety of the celestial phenomena. In 1803 he ascertained the motion of the double stars around each other,—the grandest fact in sidereal astronomy,—attesting the universal influence of that attractive force which binds the members of the solve stars. bers of the solar system. He soon after announced that the whole solar system is progressing in the direction of the constellation Hercules. Between 1780 and 1820 he contributed seventy-one memoirs to the "Philosophical Transactions." His discoveries were so far in advance of his time, they had so little relation or resemblance to those of his predecessors, that he may be said to have initiated a new era in astronomy, and almost to have founded a new science, by revealing the immensity of the scale on which the universe is constructed. He was married in 1788, and left one son, Sir John, who inherits his father's talents and virtues. Died in August, 1822.

Herschell, (FARRER,) LORD, an English lawyer. He was born in 1837 and called to the bar in 1860. He was solicitor-general 1880-1885, and entered the House of Lords as lord chancellor in 1886.

Hersent, her'sôn', (Charles,) a French priest and pulpit orator, born in Paris about 1595, was made chancellor of the church of Metz in 1625. He published in 1640, as a warning against Cardinal Richelieu's alleged design to make a schism in the church, a book called "Optatus Gallus," which was burned by order of Parliament. He wrote other theological treatises. Died after 1660.

Hersent, (Louis,) an eminent French painter of history, born in Paris in 1777, was admitted into the Institute in 1822. His design is correct and elegant. Among his works is "Daphnis and Chloe."

Her-sil'ĭ-a, a Sabine woman, the wife of Romulus. One account makes her the wife of Hostus and mother of Hostus Hostilius.

Hersleb, hers'leb, (Peter,) a Norwegian divine and writer, born at Stod in 1689, became Bishop of Copen-

Hert, hêrt, or Hertius, hêrt'se-ûs, (Johann Niko-Laus,) a German jurist, born near Giessen, in Hesse-Darmstadt, in 1651, became professor of public law in Giessen about 1690. He wrote, in Latin, several valuable works, among which is "Elementa Prudentiæ civilis," (1689.) Died in 1710.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Her'tha, Her'thus, or Ner'thus, [allied etymologically to the English Earth, Anglo-Saxon Eorde, German Erde, Scandinavian Jord, Alemannic Ertha, Mœso-Gothic Airtha.] Hertha was the goddess Earth among the ancient Germans, regarded by some as the wife of Thor, by others as the wife of Odin, and hence maiden name was Montague, born at Liverpool in 1811.

synonymous with Frigga. She may be considered as the personification of fertility. Herthus, or Nerthus, was a male deity, with the same or similar attributes.

See GRIMM, "Deutsche Mythologie;" Rabus, "Dissertatio de Dea Hertha," Augsburg, 1842.

Hertz. See HERZ. Hertz, hêrts, (HEIMAN ADOLPH,) a Danish poet, son of Johan Michael, noticed below, was born in 1796. He wrote a historical poem called "Gustavus Vasa," (1856.)

Hertz, (Hendrik,) an eminent Danish poet and dramatist, born at Copenhagen in 1798. He produced many comedies, among which are "The Moving-Day," ("Flyttedagen," 1828,) "Cupid's Master-Strokes," ("Amors Geniestreger," 1830,) and "The Plumage of the Swan," ("Svanehammen," 1841.) A lyrical drama, entitled "King René's Daughter," (1845,) is considered his master-piece. He traces characters with much ability. He is author of a didactic poem "On Nature and Art," (1832.) a poem called "Tyrfing," (1840.) and a fiction of great merit, entitled "Svend Dyring's House," (1837.) See P. L. Möller, "Notice of Hertz" in the "Dansk Pantheon," 1841; Erslew, "Almindeligt Forfatter-Lexicon;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale." Hertz, (HENDRIK,) an eminent Danish poet and dram-

Hertz, (JOHAN MICHAEL,) a Danish poet, and Bishop of Ribe, born near Vordingborg in 1766. His principal work is "The Deliverance of Israel," ("Det befriede Israel," 1804,) a poem. Died in 1825.

Hertzberg. See Herzberg.

Hertzberg. See Herzberg. Hertzen or Herzen, hêrt'sen, (Alexander,) a Russian socialist, and an able republican writer, born in Moscow in 1812. He published "Dilettantism in Science," (1842,) "Letters on the Study of Nature," (1845,) and a romance called "Whose Fault is it?" ("Kto Vinoand a romance called "Whose Fault is it?" ("Kto Vinovat," 1847.) In 1847 he quitted Russia, to the government of which he vowed implacable hostility. He afterwards resided in England, where he founded a "Russian Free Press" and issued several works in Russian. Among his publications are "Letters from France and Italy," (1850.) and memoirs of his life, entitled "My Exile," (2 vols., 1855.) Died in Paris in 1870.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hervas, êr'vâs, (José Martinez,) Marquis of Almanara, a Spanish diplomatist, born at Uxyar in 1760. In 1806 he was sent as minister to Constantinople. Returning to Spain in 1809, he became minister of the interior

under Joseph Bonaparte. Died in 1830.

Hervas y Panduro, er/vås e pån-doo/ro, (Lorenzo,)
a Spanish Jesuit and philologist, born at Horcajo in 1735. He made extensive researches into the origin and affinity of languages, and published a "Catalogue of the Known Languages, with Remarks on their Affinity and Diversity," (1784.) "Polyglot Vocabulary of more than One Hundred and Fifty Tongues, with Introductory Observations," and a "Collection of the Versions of the Lord's Prayer in more than Three Hundred Tongues," (1787.) Died in 1809.

See Adelung, "Mithridates;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale." Hervé, čřívá, born in Champagne, became Archbishop of Rheims in 900 A.D., and grand chancellor of France in 911. Died in 922.

Hervé-Fierabras, čřívá fe'eh-rã'bra, a French physician, born at Rouen, lived about 1550. He publication of Survey (1765)

lished an able treatise on Surgery, (1550.)

Hervet, (GENTIAN,) a French theologian, born near Orléans in 1499, distinguished himself at the Council of Trent (1545,) and wrote against Calvinism. He translated the Greek Fathers into Latin. Died in 1584.

Hervey, (LORD ARTHUR CHARLES,) Bishop of Ba'h and Wells, son of the Marquis of Bristol, was born in 1808. He was Archdeacon of Sudbury from 1862 till his appointment as Bishop of Bath and Wells in 1869.

Her'vey, (Augustus John,) third Earl of Bristol, son of Lord John, noticed below, was born in 1724. He became a post-captain in 1747, and displayed courage in several battles in the Mediterranean and in the West Indies. Indies. In 1771 he was appointed one of the lords of the admiralty, and in 1775, by the death of an elder brother, became Earl of Bristol. He died in 1779.

Hervey, (ELEONORA LOUISA,) an authoress, whose

She began to write graceful verses for the periodicals at an early age, and published in 1839 "The Landgrave," an early age, and published in 1839 "The Landgrave," a dramatic poem. In 1843 she was married to Thomas K. Hervey, noticed below. Among her works are tales in prose, entitled "Margaret Russell," (1849,) and "The Pathway of the Fawn," (1851.)

Hervey, (FREDERICK,) fourth Earl of Bristol, born in 1730, was a brother of Augustus John, noticed above.

He became Bishop of Derry in 1768, and succeeded to the earldom on the death of his brother, in 1779. He was eccentric in habits, and was a liberal patron of the

was eccentric in habits, and was a liberal patron of the fine arts. Died at Albano, Italy, in 1803.

Hervey, (James,) an English divine and author, born at Hardingstone, near Northampton, in 1714, was educated at Oxford University, and was a good classical scholar. Having taken orders, he became curate of Dummer in 1736, and of Bideford in 1738. From 1743, with Large have curate of Western English until 1750 he was curate of Weston Faven, of which his father was rector, and at the death of the latter, in 1752, the son obtained that living. He was noted for piety and benevolence. His "Meditations and Contemplations," published in 1746, were extensively popular, notwithstanding his faulty style, which is too flowery and sublimated to please the most correct taste. These very until 1750 he was curate of Weston Favell, of which his faults probably rendered him a greater favourite with the common people, as Southey represents the book as equally "laudable in purport and vicious in style, and It is or was generally found on the shelves of English cottages by the side of the Bible and "Pilgrim's Progress." Hervey also wrote "Theron and Aspasia, a Series of Dialogues and Letters," and a few minor works. Died in 1758.

See Cole, "Herveiana; or, Graphic and Literary Sketches of James Hervey," 1822–26; John Brown, "Life and Character of J. Hervey," 1822.

Hervey, (Lord JOHN,) an English writer, born in 1696, was the eldest son of the first Earl of Bristol. He obtained a seat in Parliament soon after the accession obtained a seat in Parliament soon after the accession of George I., and in 1730 became a privy councillor. In 1733 he was raised to the peerage, as Baron Hervey of Ickworth, and in 1740 was appointed lord privy seal in the cabinet of Walpole. He wrote able political pamphlets, verses, and an "Epistle from a Nobleman to a Doctor of Divinity," the last of which was an answer to Pope, who satirized him, in the character of Sporus, as "the mere white curd of asses' milk." He also wrote interesting "Memoirs of the Court of George II." Died

See HORACE WALPOLE, "Royal and Noble Authors;" "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1848.

Hervey, (THOMAS KIBBLE,) an English poet and editor, born in Manchester in 1804. He studied at Cambridge and Oxford. In 1824 he published "Australia, and other Poems," which was received with favour. His "Poetical Sketch-Book" appeared in 1829. He afterwards produced "Illustrations of Modern Sculpture," (1832.) a work of merit, and "The Book of Christmas," (1836.) From 1846 to 1854 he was chief editor of the "Athenæum." Died in February, 1859.

Herwarth von Bittenfeld, hêr/wart fon bit'tenfelt', a Prussian general, commanded a corps of the army

felt', a Prussian general, commanded a corps of the army which entered Bohemia under the crown-prince and

contributed to the victory of Sadowa, July 3, 1866.

Herwart von Hohenburg, hêr'wart fon ho'enboorg', (Johann Georg,) a German scholar, born at Augsburg in 1554; died in 1622.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Herwegh, hêr'wêg, (GEORG,) a popular German lyric poet, born at Stuttgart in 1817. He published at Zurich, in 1841, a volume of republican or liberal poems, entitled "Gedichte eines Lebendigen," ("Poems of a Living Man,") which had great success. He became a citizen of Bâle, and about 1845 joined the radicals of Paris. In the spring of 1848 he raised a legion and invaded Baden with a design to revolutionize it; but he failed, and took refuge in Switzerland refuge in Switzerland.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe:" F. Lipp, "G. Herwegh's viertägige Irr- und Wanderfahrt mit der Pariser Deutschdemokratischen Legion," etc., 1850; "Foreign Quarterly Review"

Héry, de, deh hà're', (THIERRY,) a skilful French surgeon, born in Paris about 1505. Having practised with success in Paris, he was employed by Francis I. in the army of Italy, and acquired a great reputation by the cure of syphilis, on which he wrote an original and able treatise—the first are written in Franch. able treatise,—the first ever written in French on that subject. Died in 1599.

See ELOI, "Dictionnaire de la Médecine."

Herz, hêrts, (Heinrich,) a celebrated pianist and composer, born at Vienna in 1806. He met with brilliant success in London, Edinburgh, and Paris, and afterwards resided several years in America. As a performer he is scarcely surpassed, and his pieces for the piano are general favourites.

Herz, (HENRIETTA,) a German lady, distinguished for her wit and beauty, born in Berlin in 1764. She married M. Herz about 1780. Her house in Berlin was

requented by many eminent men. Died in 1847.

Herz, (Marcus,) a German physician, born at Berlin in 1747; died in 1803.

Herzberg or Hertzberg, von, fon hêrts'bêrg, (EWALD FRIEDRICH,) a celebrated Prussian statesman, born near Neustettin in 1725. He filled several impor-tant posts under Frederick the Great, and, after nego-tiating a treaty of peace with Russia and Sweden in 1762, was appointed second minister of state. He was made was appointed second minister of state. He was findle a count by Frederick's successor, and also curator of the Academy at Berlin. Died in 1795. He was a zealous patron of learning, particularly of German literature.

See Posselt, "Ewald Friedrich Graf von Hertzberg," 1798; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Heselrige. See HAZLERIG.

Heselrige. See HAZLERIG.

Heshâm, (Heschâm,) hêsh-âm', or Hishâm, hish-âm', (or, more fully, Heshâm-Ibn-Abd-el-Malek, hêsh-âm' îb'n âbd-el mãl'ek, i.e. "Heshâm the son of Abd-el-Malek,") the tenth caliph of the house of Omeyyah, succeeded his cousin, Omar 11., in 724 A.D. During the reign of Heshâm, Abd-er-Rahman, one of his gentals invaded Evape, where he was defeated and slain erals, invaded France, where he was defeated and slain by Charles Martel, October 25, 732. Heshâm died in 743, leaving the reputation of an eminently just and virtuous sovereign.

See Weil, "Geschichte der Chalifen," vol. i. chap. xiv.

Heshâm (or Hishâm) I., (or, more fully, Heshâm-Abool (-Aboul or -Abûl) -Waleed, (-Walîd,) â'bōol wâ-leed',) second Emir or King of Córdova of the

â'bōōl wâ-leed',) second Emir or King of Córdova of the Omeyyah dynasty, succeeded his father, Abd-er-Rahman, in 788 A.D. He waged a successful war against the Christians of Galicia, Astorga, etc., founded schools, and promoted the arts. Died in 796.

Heshâm (or Hishâm) II., (El- (or AI-, âl) Muyyed-Billah, el mōo'e-yed bil'lah,) sometimes corrupted into IssaM or IsseM by the Spanish historians, was born in 965, and succeeded his father, Hakem II., on the throne of Córdova, in 976 A.D. In his minority the kingdom enjoyed prosperity under the ministry of the famous Al-Mansoor, who gained victories over the Kings of Leon and Navarre. After the death of Al-Mansoor the reign After the death of Al-Mansoor the reign and Navarre. was disturbed by rebellions and anarchy, and the feeble king became a prisoner of Soleimân, and died, or was killed, about 1012.

See Al-Makkari, "History of the Mohammedan Dynasties in Spain."

Heshâm (or Hishâm) III., (El-Mo'tad-Bil'lah, or Al-Mutadd- (âl mòo'tâd) Billah,) became King of Córdova in 1026, and was the last of the Omeyyah dynasty. Several nobles having refused allegiance to him, he attempted, without success, to subdue them by arms. In 1031 a sedition in the capital forced him to abdicate. Died in 1036.

Heshusius, hês-hoo'ze-ûs, (TILLEMANNUS,) a German Lutheran divine, born at Wesel in 1526, was an opponent of Calvinism. Died in 1588.

Hesiod, hee'she-od, [Gr. Hoúodo; Lat. He'SIODUS; Fr. HÉSIODE, à'ze'od'; Ger. HESIOD, hā'ze-ot; It. Esi-ODO, A-see'o-do,] an eminent Greek poet, born at Ascra, in Bœotia, at the foot of Mount Helicon, lived probably about 800 B.C. According to most modern critics, his period was posterior to that of Homer, with whom some writers have conjectured that he was contemporary.

From his own writings the fact is derived that he was a competitor in a poetical contest at Chalcis on the occasion of the funeral of Amphidamas, and that he gained so of the there is a function of the functi and precepts on farming and rural economy, interspersed with maxims of morality and mythical fables. Aristotle, Plato, and Cicero eulogize this poem, and Virgil derived from it the idea of his "Georgics," in which he has surpassed his model. According to Pausanias, the Bœo-The other poems commonly ascribed to the Ascræan bard are entitled "Theogony" and "The Shield of Hercules." The former purports to be an account of the origin of the world and the birth of the gods, and is the most ancient composition we have on the subject of Greek mythology. It is characterized by a rude simplicity which sometimes rises into sublimity, and by that speculative tendency which was afterwards so largely developed in the Hellenic philosophy. "The Shield of Hercules" is a fragment or collection of fragments, supposed to be written by different authors. Quintilian says, apparently in reference to the "Works and Days,"
"He is distinguished by useful sentences of morality and a sweetness of expression, and he deserves the palm in the middle style of writing." According to Plutarch, Hesiod was murdered at Locris, in revenge for a crime of which he was erroneously suspected.

See PAUSANIAS, ix. and x.; LUCIAN, "Dialogue on Hesiod," CREUZER und HERMANN, "Briefe über Homer und Hesiod," 1817; HEYNE, "De Theogonia ab Hesiodo Condita," 1779; HERMANN, "De Hesiodi Theogoniae Forma antiquissima," 1844; ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" GIQVANNI LAMI, "Saggio delle delizie dei dotti e degli eruditi, risguardante le Vite e gli Scritti dei due primi grandi Uomini dell' Antichità, Esiodo ed Omero," 1775; "Quarterly Review" for March, 1832.

He-si'o-ne, [Gr. Ἡσιόνη,] a daughter of Laomedon, King of Troy. The poets feigned that Hercules delivto give him the horses he had received from Jupiter; but Laomedon failed to keep his word. She became the wife of Telamon and mother of Teucer.

Hesnault or Hénault, ½/nō/, (Jean,) a French poet, born in Paris, was educated by Gassendi. He appears to have been an Epicurean or materialist. In 1670 he published a volume of sonnets, letters, etc. lated a large part of Lucretius. Died in 1682. See BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary." He trans-

Hesperiden. See Hesperides.
Hes-per'i-des, [Gr. 'Εσπερίδες', Fr. Hesperides, es'-pà'red'; Ger. Hesperiden, hes-pa-ree'den,] the "children of Hesperus," (or "of the evening,") the name of three or four celebrated nymphs of classic mythology, who guarded the golden apples growing in an enchanted garden in the western part of the world. According to some authors, they were the daughters of Atlas, and hence were called ATLAN'TIDES. A large dragon assisted them to guard the golden apples which were the subject of one of the twelve labours of Hercules.

Hes-pe'rī-us, a Roman civil officer, was a son of the poet Ausonius. He was proconsul of Africa about 376

A.D., and afterwards prætorian prefect of Rome.

Hes/pe-rus, [Gr. Έσπέρος; Fr. Hesper, ês/pair', or Hesperos, ês/pa'ros',] a personage of classic mythology, said to be a son or brother of Atlas. According to one tradition, he ascended Mount Atlas to observe the stars, and disappeared. He received divine honours, and was identified with the evening star. One account says he came to Italy, which received from him the name of Hesperia.

Héss, (Johann Jakob,) one of the most eminent of the Swiss Protestant theologians, was born in Zurich in 1741. He wrote, in German, "The Three Last Years of the Life of Jesus," (6 vols., 1768-73; 8th edition, 1828,) "On the Kingdom of God," (1774,) a "History of the Israelites before Jesus," (12 vols., 1776-88,) and other works. He became first minister of Zurich in 1795. Died in 1828.

See Georg Gessner, "J. J. Hess, voorgesteld in eenege Om-trekken van zijn Leven en Werkzamheid," 1830; Erscht und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" H. Escher, "J. J. Hess, Skizze seines Lebens," etc., 1837.

Hess, (KARL ADOLF HEINRICH,) a German artist, born at Dresden in 1769, acquired a high reputation as a painter of horses. Among his master-pieces we may cite "The March of the Cossacks through Bohemia in 1799." Died in 1849.

Hess, (KARL ERNST CHRISTOPH,) a German en-

graver, born at Darmstadt in 1755. He was appointed in 1782 professor in the Academy of Arts at Dusseldorf, where he was afterwards employed to engrave the pictures of the gallery. Among his best works are "The Ascension of Mary," after Guido, and a "Holy Family," after Raphael. About 1806 he settled at Munich, where he died in 1828.

See Fuessli, "Schweizer Künstler."

Hess, (Ludwig,) an excellent Swiss landscape-painter, born at Zurich in 1760. He painted many pictures of Alpine scenery. "His works," says the "Biographie Universelle," "surpass all that we know in their kind for correctors of design for the text displayed in the for correctness of design, for the taste displayed in the composition, for truth of colouring, and for the transparency of the water." He engraved some of his own designs. Died in 1800.

Hess, (Peter,) a brother of the painter Heinrich von Hess, noticed below, was born at Dusseldorf in 1792. In 1839 he was invited to Russia, where he painted eight large pictures representing the battles of 1812. He is regarded as one of the first battle-painters of recent

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

See Nagler, "Neues Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Hess, von, fon hêss, (HEINRICH,) BARON, an Austrian general, born in Vienna in 1788. He fought at Wagram, (1809,) and became colonel in 1829. In 1842 he was made a lieutenant field-marshal. As quartermastergeneral, he rendered important services in Italy in 1848. The chief merit of this campaign is ascribed to him. He was appointed chief of the staff of the Austrian army, (Chef des Generalstabs,) and master of the ordnance, (Feldesugmeister,) in 1849. He succeeded Gyulai soon after the battle of Magenta, formed the plan of the battle of Solferino, July, 1850, and, after the emperor left the of Solferino, July, 1859, and, after the emperor left the army, was the commander-in-chief.

Hess, von, (Heinrich,) a distinguished historical painter, a son of the engraver Karl Ernst Hess, noticed above, was born at Dusseldorf in 1798. He became professor in the Academy of Munich in 1826. The frescos in the Basilica of Saint Boniface and in the church of All Saints in Munich are among his master-pieces

Hesse, Less, (Jean Baptiste Alexandre,) a French painter, a nephew of the following, was born in Paris in 1806. Among his best works is "The Funeral Honours rendered to Titian," (1833.)

Hesse, (NICOLAS AUGUSTE,) a French painter of his-

tory, born in Paris in 1795, won a medal of the first

class in 1838.

Hesse, hes'seh, (PHILIPP,) LANDGRAVE OF, surnamed THE MAGNANIMOUS, was born in 1504. He avowed himself a convert to the Reformed religion in 1526, himself a convert to the Reformed religion in 1520, signed the creed called the Confession of Augsburg in 1530, and entered into a league with the Protestant princes by the treaty of Schmalkalden in 1531. He distinguished himself in the war which the German Protestants waged against Charles V. in 1546, but was taken captive and imprisoned four years. He died in 1567.

See HARTMANN, "Historia Hessiaca," 1741; TURKHEIM, "Historie de la Maison souveraine de Hesse," 2 vols., 1819-20.

HOSSE (WILLEM, IV.) I ANDERANT OF a son of the

Hesse, (WILHELM IV.,) LANDGRAVE OF, a son of the preceding, surnamed THE WISE, was born at Cassel about 1545. He reigned in peace, and was distinguished as a patron of sciences, especially astronomy, which he cultivated himself with diligence. He founded an obsercultivated himself with diligence. He founded an observatory at Cassel in 1561, and made observations for many years. The results of these labours were published by W. Snellius, (1628.) Died in 1597.

Hesse-Philippsthal, von, fon hês'seh fee'lips-tâl', (Ludwig,) a German general, born in 1766, was a son of the Landgrave of Hesse. Died in 1816.

Hesselbach, hês'sel-bâk', (Franz Kaspar,) a German anatomist, born near Fulda in 1759; died in 1816.

Hesselink, hês'seh-link, sometimes written Hesseling. (Gerard, a Dutch writer and Anabantist preacher.

ling, (GERARD,) a Dutch writer and Anabaptist preacher, born at Groningen in 1755. He published a "Herme-

neutical Dictionary of the New Testament," and several other works. Died in 1811.

See Koopmans, "Hulde aan G. Hesselink," 1812.

Hes-se'lı-us, [Sw. pron. hes-sıı'le-us,] (ANDERS,) a poet of Swedish extraction, born in North America, hecame a teacher of English at Upsal. He wrote "Eric IX.," (1739,) "The Twelve Charleses," (of Sweden,) ("De Tolf Caroler," 1748,) and other works. He was living in 1755.

Hesselius, hes-sā'le-us, (FRANS,) a Dutch philologist, born at Pottordam in 1680, died in 1746.

born at Rotterdam in 1680; died in 1746.

Hesselius, (Johan,) a Swedish savant, born at Fah-

Hesseltus, (JOHAN,) a Swedish savant, born at Fan-lun in 1687; died in 1752.

Hessels, hessels, or Hesselius, (JEAN,) born at Louvain in 1522, was noted as a theologian. He was a member of the Council of Trent, and author of many theological works, among which are a "Catechism," and "Commentaries on Scripture." Died in 1566.

Hessus. See EOBAN.

He'sus, a deity of the ancient Gauls, corresponding to the Mars of the Romans. See Mars.

He-syeh'i-us, [Gr. Ησύχως,] the author of a valuable Greek Lexicon, (first printed by Aldus in 1514,) which explains technical terms, unusual words found in the works of poets, orators, and physicians, terms used in sacrifices, divinations, and such as depart from ordinary sacrifices, divinations, and such as depart from ordinary usage. It is supposed that the existing text is an abridgment or imperfect copy of the original. The time in which Hesychius lived is not known; but it was probably since the Christian era, as numerous scriptural glosses or phrases are found in his work.

See Pearson, "Adversaria Hesychiana," 2 vols., 1844; Ersch und Gruder, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hesychius of Miletus, [Lat. Hesych'ius Mile'sius,] surnamed the Illustrious, lived in the sixth century. He wrote (in Greek) a universal history from Belus to his own times, (about 520 A.D.,) of which some

Belus to his own times, (about 520 A.D.,) of which some fragments only are now extant. He left also an abridgment of the "Lives of the Philosophers," derived chiefly from Diogenes Laertius. This was published by J. C. Orelli, Leipsic, 1820.

See THORSCHMID, "De Hesychio Milesio illustri Christiano Commentatio," in Orelli's edition just mentioned.

Heth, (Henry,) born in Virginia, became a brigadier-

general in the Confederate service in 1862.

Hetherington, heth'e-ring-ton, (WILLIAM M.,) a Scottish theologian and historian of the present century, wrote a "History of the Church of Scotland," (1841,) and other works.

and other works.

Hetsch, hêtsh, (GUSTAV FRIEDRICH,) a German architect, born at Stuttgart in 1788, lived in Copenhagen.

Hetsch, von, fon hêtsh, (PHILIPP FRIEDRICH,) a painter, father of the preceding, was born at Stuttgart in 1758. Among his works are "Paris and Helen," and "Marius among the Ruins of Carthage." Died in 1838.

Hettner, hêt'ner, (Hermann Julius Theodor,) a German archæologist, born in Silesia in 1821, wrote "The Plastic Arts among the Ancients," (1848.)

Hetzel or Hezel, hêt'sel, (JOHANN WILHELM,) a German Orientalist, born at Königsberg, in Franconia, in 1754, bublished grammars of the Hebrew, Arabic, and

in 1754, published grammars of the Hebrew, Arabic, and Syriac languages, and "The Old and New Testament, with Notes," (10 vols., 1780–91.) Died in 1829.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hetzel, kêt'sêl', (PIERRE JULES,) a French littérateur, whose pseudonym was P. J. STAHL, born at Chartres in 1814. He publi hed "Scenes from Animal Life," "The Devil in Paris," "History of a Man with a Cold," "Beasts and People," and other attractive works. George Sand

has compared him to Sterne. He died in 1886.

Heugh, hū, (Hugh,) a Scottish divine, born in 1782.

He published, besides other works, "The State of Re-

ligion in Geneva and Belgium," (1844.) Died in 1846.

See his "Life and Select Works," by H. MACGILL, 1850; CHAMners, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "North
British Review" for November, 1850.

Heumann, hoi'mān, (Christoph August.) a German writer on various subjects, born in Saxe-Weimar in 1681. He became professor of theology at Göttingen in 1734. Among his works are "Acts of the Philosophers," ("Acta Philosophorum," 3 vols., 1715-27,) and John Hevel—hā'vel, written also Hovel and He-

an "Exposition of the New Testament," (1750-63.)

Died in 1764.

See Heyne, "Memoria Heumanni," 1764; Cassius, "Lebens-beschreibung Heumanns," 1768; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Heumann von Teutschenbrunn, hoi'man fon

toitsh'en-broon', (Johann,) a German jurist and writer, born in Bavaria in 1711; died in 1760.

Heun, hoin, (Karl Gottlob Samuel,) a German novelist, born in Lusatia in 1771. He wrote under the pseudonym of H. Clauren. Died in 1854.

Heures. See Horæ. Heurn, van. See Heurnius.

Heurnius, hur'ne-us, [in Dutch, Van Heurn, van hurn,] (Jan,) an eminent physician, born at Utrecht in 1543, was appointed in 1581 professor of medicine at Leyden, and physician to Maurice of Nassau. He wrote a good commentary on Hippocrates, (1609,) and other medical works. Died in 1601.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Heurteloup, hunt'loo', (Charles Louis,) a French surgeon, born in Paris in 1793, made improvements in lithotrity, which were generally adopted, and wrote several treatises on that subject.

Heurteloup, (NICOLAS,) an eminent French surgeon, is the root of the preceding, born at Tours in 1750. About 1800 he was appointed first surgeon of the French armies, and received the title of baron. Died in 1812.

Heus, hus or hös, or Heusch, van, van hush, (WIL-

LEM,) a Dutch landscape-painter, born at Utrecht about 1630, was a pupil of John Both. His pictures of scenery on the Rhine are commended. Died at Utrecht about 1700. His nephew and pupil, Jacob, born at Utrecht in 1657, was a good landscape-painter. "His landscapes," says the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," "are full of nature, his touch easy, and his colour true." Died in 1701.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Heusch, van, vån husk or hösk, (Авканам,) a Dutch painter of plants, insects, etc., was born at Utrecht in

Heuschling, husk'ling or hush'lån', (ÉTIENNE,) a
Belgian philologist, born at Luxemburg in 1762, was
professor of Hebrew at Louvain. Died in 1847.

Heuschling, (Philippe François Xavier,) a Bel-

Heusching, (PHILIPPE TRANÇOIS ANVIER,) a Bei-gian economist, a nephew of the preceding, born at Luxemburg in 1802, published an "Essay on Universal Ethnographic Statistics," (1847–49.) Heusde, hus'deh, [Lat. Heus'Dius,] (PHILIPPUS WILLEM,) an eminent Dutch writer, born at Rotterdam in 1778, became professor of eloquence and history at Utrecht, where he lectured with great success. He published several works on philosophy history, and othern, where he rectured with great success. The published several works on philosophy, history, and education, among which is "The Socratic School," ("De Socratische School," 4 vols., 1834-39.) Died in 1839.

See Kist, "Memoria Heusdii," 1839; Stöckfeld, "Andenken an den grossen Professor P. W. van Heusde," 1840; ROVERS, "Memoria Heusdii," 1841; ROULEZ, "Notice biographique sur P. G. van Heusde," 1841.

Heusdius. See HEUSDE.

Heusitus. See Heushe.

Heusinger, hoi/zing'er, (Jakob Friedrich,) a German philologist and scholar, born at Useborn in 1719, was rector of the College of Wolfenbüttel. His edition of Cicero's "De Officiis" (1783) is called a master-piece in respect to criticism. Died in 1778.

Heusinger, (Johann Michael,) an uncle of the preceding was born near Gotha in 1600, and was an able

philologist. He taught at Gotha and Eisenach, and published editions of Julian's "Emperors" and Æsop's "Fables," (1741.) Died in 1751.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" F. A. Toeffer, "Vita J. M. Heusingen," 1751.

Heusinger, (KARL FRIEDRICH,) a physician, born near Eisenach in 1792, published, besides other works, "Outlines of an Encyclopædia and Methodology of Natural and Medical Sciences," (3 vols., 1844-53.)

Heuzet, huh'z½', (Jean,) a French classical scholar, born at Saint-Quentin about 1660; died in 1728.

welcke,) an eminent astronomer, born at Dantzic in 1611, was a pupil of Kruger. His parents were noble and wealthy. After studying at Leyden and making the tour of Europe, he devoted his uninterrupted attention to astronomy for nearly fifty years. In 1641 he built an observatory at his own residence, which he furnished with telescopes and other instruments made by his own hands. In 1647 he published "Selenographia," a description of the moon, with plates, followed by letters on the "Librathe moon, with plates, followed by letters of the "Libration of the Moon," and on Eclipses, (1654.) His treatise on the phases of Saturn appeared in 1656, and his "Observations on the Transit of Mercury" in 1661. He wrote, also, "Cometographia," a general description of comets, (1668.) Hevelius was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society of London in 1664. He was repeatedly elected consul and judge by his fellow-citizens, by whom he was highly esteemed. In 1673 he published the first part of his "Machina Cœlestis," a description of his observatory, instruments, and *modus operandi*, the second part of which appeared in 1679. In the latter year a fire consumed his observatory, library, and nearly all the copies of the book just named. After his death his widow published "Harbinger of Astronomy," ("Prodromus Astronomia,") and "Firmamentum Sobieskanum," dedicated to John Sobieski, King of Poland. In skill, accuracy, and diligence in observation, he was an astronomer of a very high, if not of the first, order. Died in 1687.

See H. Westphal, "Leben, Studien und Schriften des J. Hevelius," 1820; HUTTON, "Mathematical and Philosophical Dictionary," article "Hevelius;" MONTUCLA, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hévin, hà'van', (Pierre,) a French jurist, born at Rennes in 1621; died in 1692.

Hévin, (PRUDENT,) a French surgeon, born in Paris in 1715. Having distinguished himself as royal professor of therapeutics, he was employed by Louis XV. to attend the dauphiness. Some years later he became first surgeon to the dauphin. In 1780 he published a "Course of Pathology and Therapeutics." Died in 1789.

Hewelcke. See HEVELIUS.

Hewes, hūz, (Joseph,) an American patriot, born in New Jersey in 1730, settled at Edenton, North Carolina, about 1760. In 1774 he represented a district of North Carolina in Congress, and signed the Declaration of Independence in 1776. Having been re-elected to Congress, he died at his post, in Philadelphia, in 1779.

See GOODRICH, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Inde-

Hew'itt, (MARY ELIZABETH,) originally Miss Moore, an American poetess, born in Malden, Massachusetts. In 1829 she removed to New York. Her principal works are "Songs of Our Land, and other Poems," (1845,) and the "Heroines of History," (in prose, 1856.)

See GRISWOLD, "Female Poets of America."

Hew'son, (WILLIAM,) an English surgeon, born at Hexham in 1739. In 1759 he attended the lectures of John and William Hunter in London, with whom he was afterwards associated as a lecturer on anatomy. In 1771 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society, which awarded him the Copley medal for his researches in the lymphatic system of birds and fishes. In 1772 he published "Experimental Inquiries into the Properties of the Blood." He was an eminent anatomist, and made valuable discoveries in the nature of blood. Died in 1774.

Hexham, (RICHARD OF.) See RICHARD OF HEXHAM. Hey, ha, (JOHN,) a learned divine of the Anglican Church, born in England in 1734. From 1780 to 1795 he was first Norrisian professor of divinity at Cambridge. He wrote an "Essay on Redemption," (a prize poem,) "Lectures on Divinity," and other esteemed works. Died in 1815.

Hey, (WILLIAM,) F.R.S., an English surgeon of Leeds,

born in 1736; died in 1819.

See his Life, by John Pearson.

Heyden, van der, van der hi'den, or Heyde, hi'deh, an eminent Dutch painter, born at Gorcum about 1637. He exercised his talents with great success on architectural subjects and landscapes. He excelled in chiaroscuro. His pictures of cities, temples, palaces, and ruins are admired for their general effect, mellow tints, and

exquisite finish. The figures in some of his works are painted by A. van der Velde. Died at Amsterdam in 1712 See J. C. WEYERMAN, "De Schilderkonst der Nederlanders;" DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Heyden, von, fon hī'den, Count, born in 1772, entered the Russian service, and became a rear-admiral in 1817. He commanded the Russian fleet at the battle of

Navarino, in 1827. Died in 1850.

Heyden, von, fon hi'den, (FRIEDRICH AUGUST,) a
German poet, born near Heilsberg, in East Prussia, in
1789. He was one of the governors of the prince-royal 1789. He was one of the governors of the prince-royal of Prussia, and in 1826 became royal councillor at Breslau. Among his chief works are "Conradin," and other successful dramas; "Reginald," a poem, (1831,) which is admired; and "The Shepherd of Ispahan," ("Der Schäfer von Ispahan," 1850,) an excellent romantic poem. Died in 1851.

See T. Mundt, "Das Leben Heydens," 1852.

Howdownsich bi'den vir (K. and Hennick) an incomparation of the properties of the pr

Heydenreich, hī'den-rīk', (KARL HEINRICH,) an ingenious philosophic writer, born at Stolpen, in Saxony, in 1764, was a disciple of Kant. He became professor of philosophy at Leipsic in 1789. He wrote verses on "Solitude," and other short poems, of some merit, which were published in 2 vols., 1792. Among his prose works are "Letters on Atheism," (1796,) "Psychological Development of Superstition," (1797,) and "Philosophy considered with Respect to the Sufferings of Humanity, (2 vols., 1798.) Died in 1801.

See Schelle, "Characteristik C. H. Heydenreich's," 1802;
WOHLFAHRT, "Die letzten Lebensjahre C. H. Heidenreich's," 1802;
EICHHORN, "Geschichte der Literatur," vol. iv.

Heydt, von der, fon der hit, (August,) a Prussian statesman, born in Elberfeld in 1801. He was appointed minister of commerce, industry, and public works in December, 1848.

Heyking, von, fon hi'king, (HEINRICH KARL,) BARON,

born in Koorland (Courland) in 1751, was appointed a senator by Paul I. of Russia. Died in 1809.

Heylin, hā'līn, ? (Peter,) an English writer, born at Burford in 1600. In 1621 he wrote his "Microcosmos." In 1629 he became chaplain to Charles I., and obtained several benefices, from which in the civil war he was ejected as a partisan of Laud and the High Church. He wrote a "Life of Bishop Laud," a "Defence of the Church of England," (1658,) and other theological works.

See George Vernon, "Life of P. Heylin," 1681; Dr. Barnard, "Life of P. Heylin," 1682.

Died in 1662.

Heym. See HEIM.
Heyn, (PIETER.) See HEIN.
Heyne, hī'neh, [Lat. Hey'nius,] (CHRISTIAN GOTTLOB.) an illustrious German scholar and critic, was born at Chemnitz, in Saxony, in 1729. Owing to the poverty of his family, he enjoyed few advantages of education; but, having by nature an irrepressible desire for knowledge, he improved to the utmost the opportunities which he possessed, so that in 1763 he succeeded Gesner as professor of eloquence at Göttingen. He was soon after made chief librarian of the university. His lectures, illustrating the history and mythology of the ancients in the most attractive manner, gained him a high reputation, which was increased by his numerous and excellent writings. Among the most important of these are editions of Tibullus, (1755,) Virgil, Epictetus, (1756,) Pindar, etc., with commentaries, and "Opuscula Academica," (6 vols., 1785–1812.) Died at Göttingen in July, 1812.

"Nothing," says Sir William Hamilton, "has contributed and dispipality to mintain and account the study.

uted so decisively to maintain and promote the study of classical literature, as the combination which Heyne has effected of philosophy with erudition, both in his commentaries on the ancient authors and in those works in which he has illustrated various points of antiquity. ("Encyclopædia Britannica.")

("Encyclopædia Britannica.")

See Heeren, "C. G. Heyne, biographisch dargestellt," 1812;

Dacier, "Eloge de Heyne;" Van Assen, "Hulde aan C. G. Heyne," Amsterdam, 1816; Becher, "Programma ad Memoriam C. G. Heynii," 1812; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1803.

Heyne, (Christian Lebrecht,) a German littérateur, whose pseudonym was Anton Wall, was born near Meissen in 1751; died in 1821.

Heynius. See Heyne, (Christian Gottlob.)

Heyrick, hā'rīk, (ELIZABETH,) an English philanthropist, born about 1770, was originally named COLT-MAN. She became a member of the Society of Friends, and was eminent for her active benevolence. She published in 1824 a treatise entitled "Immediate, not Gradual, Emancipation," which principle she was the Died in 1831. first to advocate.

Heyse, hī'zeh, (Johann Christian August,) a German grammarian and writer, born at Nordhausen in

1764; died in 1829. Heyse, (Karl Wilhelm Ludwig,) an able German philologist, born at Oldenburg in 1797, was a son of the preceding. He was chosen professor at Berlin in 1829. He published, besides other works, an excellent "Dictionary of the German Language," (3 vols., 1833-49.)

Died in 1855.

Heyward, hā'ward, (THOMAS,) born at Saint Luke's, Heyward, na'ward, (1HoMAS,) Dorn at Saint Luke's, South Carolina, in 1746, studied in London, returned home and became a lawyer. In 1775 he was elected a member of Congress, and next year signed the Declaration of Independence. In 1778 he was appointed a judge. He was taken prisoner at Charleston by the British in 1780. He retired from the bench in 1798. Died in 1899.

See GOODRICH, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Inde-

Heywood, hā'wood, (ELIZA,) an English novelist, born in London about 1695. Her maiden name was Fowler. She resorted to authorship to gain a subsistence for herself and her children, and wrote several novels, which procured her a place in Pope's "Dunciad." She offended less against decorum in her subsequent works, viz., "The Female Spectator," "Husband and Wife," etc. Died in 1756.

Heywood, (JASPER,) an English poet and Jesuit, born in London in 1535, wrote "The Paradise of Dainty Devices," (1573.) Died in 1598.

Heywood, (JOHN,) one of the earliest English dramatists, lived in the reign of Henry VIII., at whose court he was received with favour as a jester. He was intimate Heywood, hā'wood, (ELIZA,) an English novelist,

he was received with favour as a jester. He was intimate with Sir Thomas More. He wrote numerous epigrams and indifferent plays or interludes. Died about 1565.

See Campbell, "Specimens of the British Poets."

Heywood, (OLIVER,) an English nonconformist divine, born in Lancashire in 1629. His works, in 5 vols., were published in 1827. Died in 1702.

See his Life, by FAWCETT, 1798, and by Joseph Hunter, 1842.

Heywood, (THOMAS,) an English actor and dramatic author, who lived in the reigns of Elizabeth, James I., and Charles I. He produced numerous dramas, in verse and Charles I. He produced numerous dramas, in verse and prose, which were once popular and are still admired. "Heywood," says Charles Lamb, "is a sort of prose Shakspeare. His scenes are to the full as natural and affecting." Among his best dramas are "The English Traveller," "A Woman Killed with Kindness," and "A Challenge for Beauty." The second of these is commended by Hallam. He also wrote a "General History of Women," etc. The dates of his birth and death are not known. not known.

See his Life, by J. P. COLLIER, 1850; "Retrospective Review,"

Hez-e-ki'ah, [Heb. חוקיה or חוקיה; Fr. Ezéchias, à'zà'ke'às', King of Judah, a son of Ahaz, was born about a za ke as', j king of judan, a son of Anaz, was born about 750 B.C., and began to reign in 726. He took prompt measures to restore the true religion, which had been forsaken by his father. He broke the images or statues, and the brazen serpent of Moses, to which the people had burnt incense. He rebelled against the King of Assyria, to whom his father had paid tribute. In the fourteenth year of his raign. Sepachorib king of Ass. fourteenth year of his reign, Sennacherib, King of Assyria, invaded Judah and besieged the capital. Isaiah, the latter of whom prophesied the safety of Zion and the defeat of her proud invader. (Isaiah, chap. xxxvii.) The angel of the Lord smote the Assyrians, so that 185,000 died in one night. Hezekiah died after a reign of twenty-nine years.

See II. Kings, chaps. xviii., xix., xx.

Hezel. See HETZEL

Hi-a-coo'mes, an American Indian, who is said to

New England, became pastor of an Indian church at Martha's Vineyard in 1670. Died about 1690. Hiaerne. See HJÄRNE.

Hib'bard, (Freeborn Garretson,) an American divine of the Methodist Episcopal Church, born at New Rochelle, New York, in 1811. He published several works on theology. **Hiç'e-tạs** [Gr. 'Ικέτας or 'Ικέτης] of Syracuse, an

ancient Pythagorean philosopher, is noticed by Diogenes Laertius and Cicero. The latter informs us that he taught that the earth revolves on its axis, and that the heavenly

bodies were stationary.

Hickes, hiks, (GEORGE,) D.D., an eminent English divine and philologist, born at Newsham in 1642. He took orders in 1666, and became Dean of Worcester in 1683. For refusing to take the oath to William III. he was deprived of his deanery in 1689, and in 1694 was consecrated Bishop of Thetford by the nonjuring Sancroft. He was a profound scholar, and author of many polemical and other works, among which the following are now most prized, viz., "Treasure of Ancient Northern Languages," and "Institutes of Anglo-Saxon and Mœso-Gothic Grammar," (1689.) "Of all the Englishmen of his time," says Macaulay, "he was the most versed in the old Teutonic languages." ("History of England," vol. iii. chap. xiv.) Died in 1715.

See, also, "Biographia Britannica."

Hick'ey (Rey WILLIAM) an Irish clergyman and

Hick'ey, (Rev. WILLIAM,) an Irish clergyman and rural economist, born in the county of Cork in 1790. He published, under the assumed name of MARTIN DOYLE, a valuable work called "Hints to Small Farmers," and other works on farming.

Hick'man, (HENRY,) an English nonconformist divine, born in Worcestershire; died at Leyden in 1692.

Hick'ok, (LAURENS PERSEUS,) D.D., an American divine and metaphysician, born in Danbury, Connecticut, in 1798. He graduated in 1820 at Union College, in

in 1798. He graduated in 1820 at Union College, in which he accepted (1852) the professorship of mental and moral science. His principal works are "Rational Psychology," (1848,) "Empirical Psychology," (1854,) and "Rational Cosmology," (1858.)

Hicks, (ELIAS,) a noted preacher of the Society of Friends, or Quakers, was born in Hempstead, Queen's county, Long Island, in 1748. He began to speak in public as a minister of the gospel in 1775. He was early convinced of the iniquity of slavery, and felt it to be his duty to abstain as far as practicable from all particibe his duty to abstain, as far as practicable, from all participation in the products of slave labour,—a duty which he appears to have scrupulously observed throughout the remainder of his life. For many years he was a zealous and approved minister in the Society of which he was a member; but early in the present century he began to promulgate religious views widely different from those held by a large moisting of the Outlears. held by a large majority of the Quakers. He advocated the most radical Unitarian doctrines, and asserted that Christ came as a Saviour to the Israelites only, his special mission being limited to that nation. He even went been "the cause of fourfold more harm than good to Christendom since the apostles' days." In consequence of the expression of these and similar views, he was severely censured and denounced by many of those who were anxious to maintain unchanged the doctrines of the early Quakers. The result was a schism in the Society. early Quakers. The result was a schism in the Society. The elders of the Philadelphia Yearly Meeting had taken a leading part in the opposition to Elias Hicks; and it was in that Yearly Meeting (in April, 1827) that the first separation took place, which was followed, in 1828, by divisions in the Yearly Meetings of New York, Baltimore, Ohio, and Indiana. The two parties were respectively known as the "Orthodox" and the "Hicksites." In the Philadelphia and Ohio Yearly Meetings the two sections Philadelphia and Ohio Yearly Meetings the two sections were nearly equal; but those called "Hicksites" were greatly in the majority in the Yearly Meetings of New York and Baltimore, while in Indiana the "Orthodox" were numerically much superior to the other party.

It is proper to observe that among those who most admired the bold and stirring eloquence of Hicks there were probably but few, comparatively speaking, who fully endorsed his extreme views; yet, regarding him as have been the first Indian convert to Christianity in the representative of liberal and progressive ideas, they

warmly espoused his cause. On the other hand, many warmly esponsed his cause. On the other hand, many who strongly disapproved—and under other circumstances would perhaps have severely condemned—his innovating doctrines, yet believing that he had been unfairly and harshly dealt with by the "Orthodox" elders, made common cause with what they considered the persecuted party, and contributed greatly to swell the supplier of his adherents. It may be proper to add that number of his adherents. It may be proper to add that the anti-orthodox division of the Society do not acknow-ledge the name of "Hicksites," alleging, not without reason, that as a large majority of their members had espoused the cause of Hicks in the interest of religious liberty, and not because they approved of his peculiar views, it is unjust to apply to them as a religious society a name which would naturally give the impression that they were, strictly speaking, his followers, and that they they were, strictly speaking, his followers, and that they accepted, if not all, at least the greater part, of his religious teachings. They claim, on the contrary, to be the followers of no man; and although they accept the doctrine of the inward light, and many other of the views of the early Friends, it is not because of the authority of Fox, Penn, or Barclay, but simply because those views commend themselves to that divinely given or intuitive perception of right which, as they maintain, has been bestowed in a measure upon every human being. Elias Hicks died on the 27th of February, 1830, having maintained through life a blameless and exemplary moral character.

See "Elias Hicks's Journal of his Life and Labours," Philadelphia, 1828; JANNEY, "History of the Society of Friends," vol. iv. chap. v., also the second part of the same volume, entitled "The Separation;" "Life of Stephen Grellet."

Hicks, (FRANCIS,) a Greek scholar, born in Worcestershire, England, in 1566. He produced a translation

Hicks, (Thomas,) an American painter, born at Newtown, Bucks county, Pennsylvania, in 1823. He went to Europe in 1845, and passed several years at Rome, where he copied the works of old masters, and painted portraits. He has resided for many years in the city of New York.

See Tuckerman, "Book of the Artists," p. 465.

Hicks or Hickes, (WILLIAM,) was an English captain in the time of Charles I., and author of the first Jest-Book in the English language, published at Oxford,

Hidalgo, (José Garcia.) See Garzia.

Hidalgo y Costilla, e-Dâl'go e kos-tèl'yâ, (Don Miguel.) a Spanish priest, who was curate of Dolores, in Mexico. He acquired great influence among the natives, of whom he became the leader in the revolution of 1810. After losing several battles, he was taken by the Spaniards and executed in 1811.

Hi-emp'sal, a Numidian prince, a son of Micipsa,

was murdered by Jugurtha, according to Sallust.

Hien-Fung, he-ên' fûng, Emperor of China, born about 1830, was a younger son of Taoo-Kooang. He ascended the throne in 1850, and appointed ministers who wished to maintain an exclusive policy towards foreigners. In the same year began a great insurrection, raised and directed by Tien-Te or Tai-Ping-Wang. The insurgents were generally victorious, and captured Nankin in 1853. (See TAI-PING-WANG.) A war broke out between the Chinese and the British, who entered Pekin in triumph in 1860. Died in 1861.

Hiero. See HIERON.

Hi-ĕr'o-clēš, [Gr. Ἱεροκλῆς,] an eminent Platonic philosopher, who was the head of a flourishing school in Alexandria in the fifth century. He is the author of Alexandria in the fifth century. He is the author of a "Commentary on the Golden Verses of Pythagoras," which has been preserved entire, and of a "Treatise on Providence (or Foreknowledge) and Fate," of which some fragments remain. The former is written in Greek, and is admired for the beauty of the thoughts and of the style.

Book for Travellers," (Συνέκδημος,) which contains descriptions of the towns and provinces of the Eastern empire.

There was also a Stoic philosopher named HIEROCLES, of whom we have little information. He is supposed to have lived in the second century. Another HIEROCLES compiled or wrote a collection of anecdotes and ridiculous sayings of pedants, students, etc., with the Latin title of "Facetiæ Hieroclis."

Hierocles OF ALABANDA, a Greek rhetorician, lived about 100 B.C. He composed orations in the style which

Cicero calls the "Asiatic."

Hierocles of BITHYNIA was the principal author of the persecution of the Christians in the reign of Diocletian, (about 300 A.D.) He wrote two books against Christianity, entitled "Sincere Discourses to the Chris-Since Discourses to the Gillistians," (Λόγοι φίλαλήθεις,) in which he maintains that the Scripture is full of contradictions. He was prefect

of Bithynia and of Alexandria.

Hi'e-ron or Hi'e-ro [Gr. 'Ιέρων] I., King of Syracuse, succeeded his brother Gelon in 478 B.C. The first part of his reign was tyrannical. He expelled the citizens of Naxos and Catana, and colonized those towns with his own subjects. He is applauded for his patronage of literature and his appreciation of genius. His court was the resort of the most eminent poets and sages of his time, among whom were Pindar, Æschylus, Si-monides, and Epicharmus. Pindar wrote several odes on the occasion of Hieron's victories at the Olympic games, and Simonides enjoyed his friendship and bounty. Died in 467 B.C.

See XENOPHON, "Hieron."

Hieron (or Hiero) II., King of Syracuse, was the son of Hierocles, a private citizen. Having served in the army of Pyrrhus, who left Sicily in a state of anarchy, Hieron was chosen general by the soldiers in 275 B.C., and recognised as king about 270. At the beginning of the first Punic war he took side with the Carthaginians, and was defeated by the Bernard by the Carthaginians, and was defeated by the Romans about 264 B.C. He then made peace with the victors by the payment of tribute, and was ever after a faithful ally of Rome. Under his wise rule the kingdom for many years enjoyed peace and prosperity. Died in 216 B.C. Archimedes lived in Syracuse in this reign, and exercised his mechanical genius in constructing machines and ships of great size. See Livy, "History of Rome," books xxi.-xxiv.; Diodorus Siculus, books xxii.-xxvi.; Droysen, "Hellenismus," vol. ii.

Hi'e-ron, (SAMUEL,) an English Puritan, born at Epping in 1572, was rector of Modbury, and published sermons and other works on theology. Died in 1617.

Hiéronyme. See HIERONYMUS.

Hie-ron'y-mus, [Gr. 'leρώννμος; Fr. Hiếronyme, e'à'ro'nèm',] King of Syracuse, was the grandson of Hieron II., whom he succeeded in 216 B.C., at the age of fifteen. He broke the alliance with the Romans, who had recently been defeated at Cannæ, and formed a league with the Carthaginians. He was on the point of taking an active part in the war, when he was killed by his own subjects about a year after his accession. He left no issue; and the Syracusans thenceforth dispensed with royalty.

Hieronymus was the Latin name of Saint Jerome, one of the Fathers of the Church.

Hieronymus of Cardia, [Fr. Hiéronyme, e'à'ro'-nèm', (or Jérôme, zhà'rom',) de Cardie, deh kār'de',] a Greek historian, who flourished about 300 B.C. He entered the service of Eumenes, who employed him on a mission to Antipater in 320. He was afterwards an adheant of Demetrius who appointed him Covernor of adherent of Demetrius, who appointed him Governor of Bœotia in 292 B.C. He wrote historical memoirs of the successors of Alexander the Great,—a work which is often cited by the ancients, but has not come down to us.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Græcis;" Sevin, "Recherches sur la Vie et les Ouvrages de Jérôme de Cardie."

Hieronymus of Rhodes, a Greek philosopher, and disciple of Aristotle, lived about 300 B.C.

See André Dacier, "Vie de Hiéroclès," 1706.

Hierocles, the author of a work on veterinary medicine, addressed to Cassianus Bassus, lived in the third or fourth century of our era.

Hierocles, a grammarian, who is supposed to have lived in the sixth century, wrote, in Greek, a "Hand-

Hig'gins, (GODPREY,) an English antiquary, born in Yorkshire in 1771, wrote "The Celtic Druids," and other works. Died in 1833.

Higgins or Higins, (John,) an English writer, born about 1544, was a clergyman and school-teacher. He published the "Flosculi" of Terence, a popular schoolbook, and contributed to the "Mirror for Magistrates,"

of which he published a new edition.

Higgins, (MATTHEW JAMES,) an English journalist, born about 1815, wrote under the assumed name of JACOB OMNIUM. He contributed many articles to the London "Times," the "Pall Mall Gazette," and other journals. His writings were mostly devoted to the exosure of abuses in the social and military systems of

England. Died in 1868.

Hig'gin-son, (Francis,) a distinguished divine, born in England in 1588. He was educated at Cambridge University, and appointed rector of a church in Leicester, in which position he laboured with great zeal and success until removed for nonconformity. He came to Massachusetts in 1629, and the next month was ordained with Mr. Sketon, the first minister of Salem. Died in 1630. He was the author of "New England's Plantation," (1630.)

Higginson, (John,) born in England in 1616, accompanied his father Francis to Massachusetts in 1629. He was minister of the church at Salem from 1660 until his death in 1708, and published sermons and other theological works. He was regarded as the most able and eloquent American author of his time. Among his works is his "Attestation to Cotton Mather's Mag-

nalia."

Hig'gons, (Sir Thomas,) was born in Shropshire, England, in 1624. He married the notorious Countess of Essex, (see Carr, Robert,) at whose funeral in 1656 he pronounced an oration, which was printed. He was ne pronounced an oration, which was printed. He was sent as ambassador to Vienna in 1673. Died in 1691. His son, BevIL, born in 1670, wrote, besides several poems, a "Short View of English History," (1723.) He was a zealous Jacobite, and went into exile with James II. Died in France in 1735.

High'more, (Joseph,) an English portrait-painter, born in London in 1692, was a pupil of Kneller. He executed portraits of the Knights of the Bath, and was employed by George I to paint some members of the

executed portraits of the Knights of the Bath, and was employed by George I. to paint some members of the royal family. In 1742 he painted the portraits of the Prince and Princess of Wales. He wrote a treatise on Perspective. Died in 1780.

Highmore, (NATHANIEL.) an eminent English physician, born at Fordingbridge in 1613, practised with success at Sherborne. He wrote able treatises on anatomy. Died in 1684. Died in 1684.

Hilaire. See GEOFFROY-SAINT-HILAIRE. Hilaire. See HILARY.

Hi-lā'rĭ-on, Saint, a noted ascetic or hermit of Palestine, and pioneer of monastic life, was born at Tabatha, near Gaza, about 292 A.D. At an early age he went to Alexandria as a student, and was converted to Christianity. Returning to Palestine, he retired from the world, passed many years in the desert, and gained a wide reputation by his austerities. Many monasteries were founded by him or by the influence of his example. Died about 372.

See Saint Jerome, "Vita Hilarioni;" Baillet, "Vies des Saints."

Hilarius. See HILARY.

Hi-lā'rĭ-us, surnamed DIAC'ONUS, a native of Sardinia, lived about 350 A.D., and became a deacon of the church in Rome. He was an adversary of Arianism.

Hil'a-ry, [Lat. Hilla'RIUS; Fr. HILLAIRE, e'lar',] a

native of Sardinia, was chosen Bishop or Pope of Rome in 461 A.D., as successor to Leo I. In 449 he had officiated as legate at the Council of Ephesus, where he zealously opposed the Eutychians. The events of his pontificate were unimportant. It appears that he claimed the preeminence of the see of Rome. He died in 467, and was succeeded by Simplicius.

Hilary or Hilarius, [Fr. HILAIRE, e'lār',] SAINT, an orthodox theologian, was born at Poitiers, (Pictavi,)

wrote "Polychronicon," a Latin chronicle. He died, at in Gaul, of which place he became bishop about 350 A.D. He took a prominent part in defence of Athanasius against the Arians, for which he was banished to Phrygia in 356. In 359, at the Council of Seleucia, he defended the doctrine of the Trinity, and afterwards published a violent invective against the Arian emperor Constantius, whom he denounced as Antichrist. Having returned to Italy and Gaul, he laboured zealously to purge the churches of heresy. He wrote a "Treatise on Synods," a "Commentary on Saint Matthew," and a few other works. Died in 367 A.D.

See Cave, "Scriptores Ecclesiastici;" TILLEMONT, "Mémoires." Hilary or Hilarius, SAINT, was born about 400 A.D., probably in Gaul or Belgium. He became Bishop of Arles in 429, and was highly esteemed for piety and learning. His contest with Leo, Bishop of Rome, forms an important epoch in the history of the Gallic Church. an important epoch in the history of the Galile Church. Celidonius, a bishop, having been deposed by a council at which Hilarius presided, appealed to Leo, who reinstated him, and, supported by an edict of the emperor Valentinian III., deprived Hilarius of his bishopric because the latter refused to own the supremacy of Rome. This was one of the first efforts made to build up the papal power. Died in 449. His "Eulogy on Honoratus" is much admired.

See Bellarmin, "De Scriptoribus Ecclesiasticis;" Tillemont, "Mémoires;" "Gallia Christiana."

Hĭl'da, SAINT, a grand-niece of Edwin, King of Northumbria, was converted to Christianity in her childhood,

Whitby) about 660, and died in 680 A.D.

HII/de-bald, [Lat. HILDEBAL/DUS,] King of the Ostrogoths in Lombardy. After Belisarius had conquered the Ostrogoths, they proclaimed Hildebald their king at Pavía in 540 A.D. The next year he gained a victory over the Romans, soon after which he was assassingted by one of his guards. sinated by one of his guards.

See JORNANDES, "De Regnorum Successione;" GIBBON, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Hil'de-bert, [Lat. HILDEBER'TUS,] a French prelate and poet, born at Lavardin in 1057, became Archbishop of Tours in 1125. He was eminent for his piety and learning, and was one of the best writers of his time. His works are written in Latin, and consist of epistles, sermons, and poems. Died in 1134.

See "Gallia Christiana;" "Vita Hildeberti," prefixed to his Works, published by Beaugendre in 1708.

Hildebertus. See HILDEBERT.
Hildebrand. See GREGORY VII.
Hildebrandt, hîl'deh-brânt', (FERDINAND THEODOR,) a German historical painter, and one of the most eminent masters of the Dusseldorf school, was born at Stettin in 1804. He studied under W. Schadow at Berlin, and settled at Dusseldorf. Among his works are "King Lear and Cordelia," (1826), "Tancred and Clorinda," (1828,) and "Othello relating his Adventures to Desdemona," (1848.)

Hildebrandt (Grong Proposition)

Hildebrandt, (Georg Friedrich,) a German physician and naturalist, born at Hanover in 1764, wrote,

the steam and naturalist, born at Transver in 1764, wrote, besides other works, a "Manual of Human Anatomy," (4 vols., 1789–92.) Died in 1816.

Hĭl'de-gard' or Hildegarde, SAINT, a German nun, born in 1098, became abbess of Saint Rupert's Mount, near Bingen, on the Rhine. Died in 1180.

See J. C. Dahl, "Die heilige Hildegardis; historische Abhandlung," 1832.

Hildenbrand, von, fon hîl'den-brânt', (VALENTIN JOHANN,) a German medical writer, born in Vienna in 1763; died in 1818.

Hil'ders-ham, (ARTHUR,) an English Puritan divine, born in Cambridgeshire in 1563. He held the living of Ashby-de-la-Zouch from 1593 until his death. He was a grand-nephew of Cardinal Pole, and was related to the royal family. He wrote various theological works, and was esteemed a shining light among the Puritans. Died in 1631.

Hil'des-ley, (MARK.) an English theologian, born in Kent in 1698. He became Bishop of Sodor and Man in 1755, and caused the Bible to be translated into the Manx language. Died in 1772.

See WEEDON BUTLER, "Memoirs of M. Hildesley," 1799.

Hil'dreth, (RICHARD,) an American journalist and historian, was born in Deerfield, Massachusetts, June 28, 1807. He graduated at Harvard in 1826, and, while studying law, contributed numerous articles to magazines. Admitted to the bar in Boston in 1830, he abandoned the legal profession at the expiration of two years, to accept the position of associate editor of the "Boston Atlas," which soon became one of the ablest Whig journals in New England. His health having failed, he spent mais in New England. His health having failed, he spent the year 1835 in Florida, and while there wrote "Archy Moore," an anti-slavery novel. It was republished and favourably reviewed in England, and an enlarged edition, under the title of "The White Slave," was issued in the United States in 1852. In 1837 he furnished to the columns of the "Atlas" a series of articles which contributed representations as the contributed agrees the contributed agree the contributed agrees the contributed agree the contributed agrees the c tributed powerfully towards defeating schemes then on foot for the annexation of Texas. He took a conspicuous part in the Presidential canvass which resulted in the nomination and election of General Harrison. He also gave to the public during this period his "Despotism in America," an able review of the social, political, and economical aspects of slavery in the United States, to which he added in 1854 a chapter on the "Legal Basis of Slavery." His health having again failed, he embarked in 1840 for British Guiana, and, during a residence of three years at Georgetown, the capital, wrote his "Theory of Morals," published in 1844, and "Theory of Politics, or an Inquiry into the Foundation of Governments and the Causes and Progress of Political Revolutions," issued in 1853. Mr. Hildreth is best known, however, by his "History of the United States of America," from the discovery of the continent to the close of the Sixteenth Congress in 1820, (6 vols. 8vo, 1849-52.) It was projected while the author was a student at Harvard. The work has been variously criticised; but all agree in classing it among the standard histories of our country. Died at Florence in July, 1865.

See Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. ii.; CLEVELAND, "Compendium of American Literature."

Hildreth, (SAMUEL PRESCOTT,) M.D., an American physician, born in Massachusetts in 1783. He settled in Ohio in 1806. His principal works are a "Pioneer History of the Ohio Valley," (1848,) and "Biographical and Historical Memoirs of the Early Settlers of Ohio," (1852.) Died at Marietta, Ohio, in 1863.

Hill, (AARON,) an English writer, born in London in 1685. About the age of sixteen he went to Constantinople, and by the aid of his kinsman, Lord Paget, visited "History of the Ottoman Empire." Soon after he became manager of Drury Lane Theatre, and wrote "Elfrida," a tragedy, which was followed by several other dramas. The most successful of these are "Alzira" and "Zara," adapted from Voltaire. He wrote a satire on Pope, who had noticed him in the "Dunciad" in terms which some think rather complimentary. Died in 1750. See "Biographia Britannica.'

Hill, (ABRAHAM,) an English gentleman and scholar, born in 1632. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society. A volume of his "Letters" was published in 1767. Died

in 1721

Hill, (AMBROSE POWELL,) an American general, born in Culpepper county, Virginia, about 1825, graduated at West Point in 1847. He fought against the Union at Bull Run, July, 1861, and became a major-general about June, 1862. He commanded a division at the battles of Mechanicsville and Gaines's Mill in June, and at the second battle of Bull Run, August 29, 1862. In the next month he served at Harper's Ferry and Antietam. He commanded a division at the battle of Fredericksburg, December, 1862, and at Chancellorsville, May, For his services in the latter action he was promoted to the rank of lieutenant-general. He directed a corps at the battle of Gettysburg, July 1-3, 1863, and in the several battles fought by Generals Grant and Lee in 1864, at the Wilderness, Spottsylvania Court-House, Cold Harbour, etc. He was killed in a battle near Petersburg on the 2d of April, 1865.

See "Southern Generals," New York, 1865; TENNEY, "Military and Naval History of the Rebellion."

**Till ON NEET H. On American general born in South

Hill, (DANIEL H.,) an American general, born in South Carolina about 1824, graduated at West Point in 1842.

He commanded a division at the battles of Mechanicsville and Malvern Hill, July 1, 1862, and South Mountain, September, 1862. He attempted to take Newbern, North Carolina, in March, 1863, but failed, and served under General Bragg at Chickamauga the same year. He commanded at Augusta, Georgia, in February, 1865.

Hill, (DAVID OCTAVIUS,) a Scottish landscape-painter, born at Perth in 1802. He has been for many years secretary to the Royal Scottish Academy. His subjects are chiefly Scottish scenes. He produced an illustrated work entitled "The Land of Burns."

Hill, (FREDERICK,) a brother of Sir Rowland Hill, noted for his efforts to reform prison-discipline and to prevent crime, was appointed about 1835 inspector of prisons in Scotland. He published an able work, entitled "National Education: its Present State and Prospects," and "Crime: its Amount, Causes, and Remedies," (1853.)

Hill, (GEORGE,) D.D., a Scottish divine, born at Saint Andrew's in 1750. He was principal of Saint Mary's College, in his native town, and succeeded Dr. Robertson as leader of the General Assembly. He published, besides other works, "Lectures on Divinity," which are commended by Dr. Chalmers, who said, "I am not sure if I can recommend a more complete manual of divinity." Died in 1819.

See George Cook, "Life of George Hill."

Hill, (GEORGE,) an American contemporary poet, born at Guilford, near New Haven. Among his principal poems are "The Ruins of Athens," and "Titania." See GRISWOLD'S "Poets and Poetry of America."

Hill, (ISAAC,) a journalist, born in Ashburnham, Massachusetts, in 1788. He was for many years editor of the "New Hampshire Patriot," a Democratic journal, was elected a United States Senator for New Hampshire

Hill, (Sir John,) an English writer and literary quack, born at Spalding in 1716. He obtained skill as a botanist, made and sold quack medicines, and edited "The Inspector," a journal which owed its success to the scandal it contained. He was refused admission to the Royal Society on account of his doubtful character, and sought revenge by writing a review of their works. table System," in 26 vols., with splendid plates, sold at one hundred and sixty guineas per copy. He was knighted by the King of Sweden, to whom he had presented a copy of the last-named work. Died in 1775.

Garrick has defined his merits in the following epigram:

"For physic and farces, his rival there scarce is;
His farces are physic, his physic a farce is.".
See DISRAELI, "Quarrels of Authors."

Hill, (JOSEPH,) an English scholar, born near Leeds in 1625, became minister of an English church at Middelburg, Holland. He published an improved edition of Schrevelius's "Greek Lexicon," (1676.) Died in 1707.

Hill, (MATTHEW DAVENPORT,) a brother of Frederick,

noticed above, born in Birmingham about 1792, became a barrister. He was one of the active members of the Society for the Diffusion of Useful Knowledge, and laboured with zeal and success to procure amendments of the laws. He was one of the chief promoters of juvenile reformatories."

Hill, (Sir RICHARD,) born in 1733, a brother of Row-land, was member of Parliament for Salop, and sometimes preached in the Calvinistic Methodist chapels. He

wrote a few religious works. Died in 1808.

Hill, (ROBERT,) a self-taught English linguist, born at Miswell in 1699, was a tailor by trade. He was master of several ancient languages, and wrote "Criticisms on Job," and a few other works. Died in 1777. See "Pursuit of Knowledge under Difficulties," vol. i., 1839.

Hill, (Rev. ROWLAND,) a popular preacher and disciple of Whitefield, was born at Hawkstone, England, in 1744. He was the son of Sir Rowland Hill, and uncle of General Lord Hill. After leaving college he was ordained a deacon of the Anglican Church, but soon became a zealous and eloquent preacher among the Cal-vinistic Methodists. Addressing the people in the streets, the open air, or wherever he could gain audience, he made many converts in various parts of the kingdom. In 1783 he built Surrey Chapel, London, in which he preached about fifty winters. He was the author of "Village Dialogues," and other works. Southey, in reference to a particular occasion, says, "His manner was animated and striking, sometimes dignified and impressive. The purport of his sermon was good,—nothing fauatical, nothing enthusiastic." Died in 1833.

See J. SHERMAN, "Memorial of the late Rev. R. Hill, chiefly consisting of Anecdotes," etc., London, 1851; E. SIDNEY, "Life of the Rev. Rowland Hill," 1834; WILLIAM JONES, "Memoirs of the Life of Rev. Rowland Hill."

Hill, (ROWLAND,) VISCOUNT, an English general, born at Prees, Shropshire, in 1772, was the second son of Sir John Hill, and nephew of the Rev. Rowland Hill. He John Hill, and nepnew of the Rev. Rowland Hill. He entered the army as ensign in 1790, and obtained the rank of colonel in 1800. In 1806 he was made a majorgeneral and appointed on the staff. In 1808 he served in Portugal, under Sir Arthur Wellesley and Sir John Moore, until the battle of Corunna. Promoted to the rank of lieutenant-general in 1809, he was employed several years in the Peninsular war, and gained a high reputation in his profession. In 1814 he was raised to the peerage, as Baron of Almarez and Hawkstone. He took part in the battle of Waterloo in 1815, and afterwards was second in command of the army of occupation in France. Lord Hill was commander-in-chief of the army from 1828 until 1842, when he resigned and was created a viscount. He died in 1842.

Hill, (Sir ROWLAND,) an Englishman, known as the author of the cheap postage system, was born at Kidderminster in 1795. In 1837 he wrote a pamphlet on "Post-Office Retorm, its Importance and Practicability." Through his persistent efforts, a bill was passed in the Inrough his persistent efforts, a bill was passed in the session of 1839-40 to reduce the rate of postage and render it uniform. The people expressed their gratitude for this benefit by a present of £13,000 raised by subscription. He was appointed secretary to the postmaster-general in 1846, and sole secretary to the postmaster-general in 1854. From that position, with the help of successive postmasters-general, he carried out numerous important reforms in the postal service. He retired when Lord Stanley of Alderley became postmaster, because he was unable to enlist the sympathies of his then chief in his system of promotion by merit. A sum of £20,000 was granted to him by Parliament. Died in 1879.

Hill, (S. W.,) a recent American painter, of the Pre-Raphaelite school, has particularly distinguished himself

by his landscapes and fruit-pieces.

Hill, (THOMAS,) a mathematician and Unitarian minister, born at New Brunswick, New Jersey, in 1818, graduated at Harvard in 1843. He published, besides other works, "Geometry and Faith," and contributed many articles to the "North American Review" and the "Atlantic Monthly."

Hill, (THOMAS FORD,) an English antiquary and philologist, published "Ancient Erse Poems." Died in 1795.
Hill, (WILLIAM,) D.D., an American divine, born in

Cumberland county, Virginia, in 1769. He graduated at Hampden-Sidney College in 1788. From 1800 to 1834 he was pastor of the Presbyterian church in Winchester, where he died in 1852.

Hil'lard, (George Stillman,) an eminent American writer, lawyer, and orator, born in Machias, Maine, in 1808. While pursuing his collegiate course at Harvard, (where he graduated in 1828,) he is said to have been especially distinguished in declamation and English composition. He was afterwards for some time asso-ciated with George Bancroft in his Round Hill Seminary at Northampton, Massachusetts, and in 1833 was admitted to the bar in Boston. Besides attending to an extensive professional business, he has since twice visited Europe, and has been a member of both branches of the Massachusetts legislature. He is author of a great number of orations, lectures before the Lowell Institute, number of orations, lectures before the Lowell Institute, and contributions to the "Christian Examiner," "North American Review," etc. In 1852 he was selected by the authorities of Boston to deliver the eulogy on the character of Daniel Webster. The next year appeared his "Six Months in Italy," (in 2 vols. 12mo,) which had reached the fifth edition in 1855. "Mr. Hillard's work," says the "London Quarterly Review" for April, 1858, "is that of a scholar and a gentleman, a man of sense as well as of taste and feeling. His style is pointed and

full of happy expressions and striking images." Among other literary labours, Mr. Hillard has edited the Poetical Works of Spenser, (in 5 vols. 8vo.) He was for some time associate editor of the "Jurist," and was for several years one of the principal editors of the "Boston Courier." He contributed several important articles to the "New American Cyclopædia," including those on Alexander and Edward Everett and Rufus

Hillebrand, hil'leh-brant', (Joseph.) a German philosophical writer, born near Hildesheim in 1788. He published, among other works, "The Philosophy of the Spirit," (2 vols., 1835,) and "The German National Literature since the Beginning of the Eighteenth Century" (Caroline 1878)

Hil'lel, a famous Jewish rabbi, born at Babylon about 110 B.C., was descended from King David. He went to Jerusalem at the age of forty, acquired a thorough knowledge of the law, and was chosen president of the Sanhedrim about 30 B.C. The origin of the Talmud or Mishna is ascribed to Hillel, who was the leader of a nature rough school or party. Me died at the age of one numerous school or party. He died at the age of one hundred and twenty years.

Hillel, a noted rabbi, supposed to have lived about

300 A.D., was a descendant of the preceding. He reformed the Jewish calendar by means of a cycle of nine-

teen years.

Hiller, hil'ler, (FERDINAND,) a celebrated German composer, born of Jewish parents at Frankfort, October 24, 1811. His oratorio of the "Destruction of Jerusalem" (1840) was received with great applause. In 1851 he was made director of the Italian Opera at Paris. He died in 1885.

Hiller, (MATTHÄUS,) a German Orientalist, born at

Hiller, (MATTHÄUS,) a German Orientalist, born at Stuttgart in 1646, was professor of Oriental languages and theology at Tübingen. He wrote a "Latin-Hebrew Lexicon," (1685.) Died in 1725.

Hiller, von, fon hil'ler, (Johann,) Baron, an Austrian general, born at Neustadt, near Vienna, in 1754. In 1809 he obtained command of the sixth corps of the army of the archduke Charles. Although he was defeated by Napoleon at Landshut in April, he contributed greatly to the success of the Austrians at Aspern in the very month. Died in 1810. next month. Died in 1819.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hillerup, hil'leh-np', (FREDERIK CHRISTIAN,) a Danish poet, born at Vedelsborg in 1793, published a work called "Italica," (1829,) and "New Poems," ("Nye Digte,") in 1854.

Hill'house, (JAMES,) an American lawyer, born in Connecticut in 1754. He was a Senator of the United States from 1794 to 1810. Died in 1832.

Hillhouse, (JAMES A.,) an American poet, son of the preceding, born at New Haven in 1789. He removed to New York City, and married Cornelia Lawrence in 1824. His first poem, "The Judgment, a Vision," appeared in 1812. He also wrote the following admired peared in 1812. He also wrote the following admired dramas: "Percy's Masque," "Hadad," and "Demetria." Died in 1841.

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America;" Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. ii.; CLEVELAND, "Compendium of American Literature;" "North American Review" for

Hilliard, hil/yard, (HENRY W.,) a lawyer and politician, born in Cumberland county, North Carolina, in 1808. He was a Whig, and represented a district of Alabama in Congress from 1845 to 1851. In 1857 he

joined the Democratic party.

Hilliard, hîl'yard, (NICHOLAS,) an English painter, born at Exeter in 1547, learned the trade of a jeweller, and afterwards became eminent as a miniature-painter. He executed an admired portrait of Mary Queen of Scots, and was patronized by Queen Elizabeth and James I.

Hilton, (WILLIAM,) a successful English historical painter, born at Lincoln in 1786. About 1800 he became painter, born at Lincoln in 1706. About 1000 in Decame a student in the Royal Academy, and in 1804 exhibited his "Hector reinspired by Apollo." In 1819 or 1820 he was elected a member of the Academy, and in 1825 succeeded Fuseli as keeper of that institution. He atsucceeded Fuseli as keeper of that institution. He attained a high rank among the English artists of his time. Among his best works are "Nature blowing Bubbles," and "The Graces teaching Cupid to play on the Lyre." Died in 1839.

See PILKINGTON'S "Dictionary of Painters."

Hi-me'rĭ-us, ['Ιμέριος,] an eminent Greek sophist of Prusa, Bithynia. He became master of a celebrated school in Athens, and afterwards secretary of the emperor Julian at Antioch about 362 A.D. He composed many orations, of which about twenty are extant. His style is rather bombastic. Among his pupils were Gregory Nazianzen and Saint Basil. He was always a pagan, but moderate or friendly to the Christians.

Hi-mil'co or Hi-mil'con, a Carthaginian navigator, the date of whose adventure is unless an experience.

the date of whose adventures is unknown. Pliny states that he sailed northward from Gades on a voyage of discovery about the time that Hanno explored the western coast of Africa. R. Festus Avienus quotes him as his authority for an account of the islands of the Hiberni

and Albioni.

Himilco or Himilcon, an able Carthaginian general, who was joined with Hannibal in the command of a large army in the war against Dionysius, tyrant of Syracuse. He took Agrigentum after a long siege, during which the death of Hannibal left him sole commander, (406 B.C.) He defeated Dionysius about 405, soon after which peace was concluded. The war having been renewed in 397 B.C., Himilco raised an army of 100,000 men, with which he marched victoriously to the gates of Syracuse. While he was besieging this city, his army was wasted by pestilence and defeated by the Syracusans. He escaped to Carthage and killed himself.

See Diodorus Siculus, books xiii., xiv., and xx.

Himilco or Himilcon was commander of the fleet of Carthage, on the coast of Sicily, in 214 B.C., while Marcellus commanded the Romans in that island. He landed an army in 213, gained some advantages, and, having failed in an attempt to relieve Syracuse, dicd of pestilence in 212 B.C.

Himly, him'lee, (KARL GUSTAV,) a German physician, born at Brunswick in 1772, was professor of medicine at Göttingen. He was distinguished for his skilful treatment of diseases of the eyes, on which he published a valuable work. Died in 1837.

Himmel, him'mel, (FRIEDRICH HEINRICH,) a German composer, born in the duchy of Brandenburg in 1765, was appointed chapel-master at Berlin about 1796. Among his best works are the operas of "Fanchon" and "The Sylphs." Died in 1814.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens."

Hinch'cliffe, (John,) an English divine and orator, born at Westminster in 1731. He became head-master of Westminster School in 1764, and Bishop of Peter-

borough in 1769. Died in 1794. Hinckeldey, hink'kel-di, (KARL LUDWIG FRIED-RICH,) a Prussian administrator, born near Meiningen

in 1803. He became minister or prefect of police in Berlin in 1848. He was killed in a duel in 1856.

Hinckelmann, hink'kel-mån', (ABRAHAM,) a German Orientalist, born at Döbeln in 1652, published an addition of the Koran (1604) soid to be the first ever

man Orientalist, born at Dobell in 1652, published an edition of the Koran, (1694,) said to be the first ever printed in Arabic. Died in 1695.

Hinck'ley, (John,) an English clergyman, born in 1617, was rector of Drayton. Died in 1695.

Hincmar, hink'mår, a learned French prelate, born in 806 A.D., entered the Abbey of Saint-Denis in child-bood. hood. He acquired much influence, and became a favourite at the court of Charles the Bald. In 845 he was elected Archbishop of Rheims. He distinguished himself by his firmness in defending the Church against the encroachments of the papal and royal power. He wrote, besides other works, two treatises on Predestination, in one of which he attempts to refute the famous Erigena. He is censured for his severity to Godeschalcus, who According to Pliny, who calls him the confidant and

was confined in a dungeon for his heretical opinions on the question of predestination. Died in 882 A.D.

See "Gallia Christana;" W. F. Gess, "Merkwürdigkeiten aus dem Leben und den Schriften Hincmar's," 1806; "Nouvelle Bio-graphie Générale."

Hincks, (Rev. EDWARD,) distinguished for his knowledge of Assyrian and Egyptian inscriptions, was born in

Cork, Ireland, about 1791. Died about 1866.

Hind, (John Russell,) an eminent English astronomer, born at Nottingham in 1823. He obtained in 1840 a situation in the Royal Observatory at Greenwich. In 1845 he removed to another observatory in Regent's Park, London, where he has had remarkable success as an observer. He discovered, besides several comets, ten an observer. He discovered, besides several comets, ten telescopic planets, namely, Iris, (1847,) Flora, (1847,) Victoria, (1850,) Irene, (1851,) Melpomene, Fortuna, Calliope, and Thalia, (all in 1852,) Euterpe, (1853,) and Urania, (1854.) He wrote several works, among which is "The Solar System: a Descriptive Treatise on the Sun, Moon, and Planets," (1852.)

Hinojosa y Carbajal, (ALVARO DE,) a Spanish poet, who lived about 1020.

Hinrichs, (HERMANN FRIEDRICH WILHELM,) a German philosopher, born in Oldenburg in 1704 pub.

German philosopher, born in Oldenburg in 1794, published "The Genesis of Science," ("Genesis des Wissens," 1835,) and other works.

Hinton, (JAMES,) an eminent thinker and aural surgeon, born in 1821. The earlier years of his professional career were spent abroad, chiefly in the new world. In 1862 he became professor of aural surgery at Guy's hospital. But he is chiefly famous for Lis works, "Man and his Dwelling-place," "The Art of Thinking," "The Mystery of Pain," and others. He died in 1875.

Hin'ton, (John Howard,) an English writer on history and theology, was born probably about 1800. He shire Square, London. He published, besides other works, "The History and Topography of the United States of North America," (2 vols., 1832.) Died in

1873.

Hiooen- or Hiouen-Thsang or Youen-Thsang of Booddha, was born about 602 A.D. He travelled in Hindostan and other countries, of which he wrote descriptions. He translated into the Chinese many Hindoo works on the religion of Booddha. Died in 664 A.D.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale." **Hip-par'ehus**, [Gr. 1 $\pi\pi\alpha\rho\chi\sigma\varsigma$; Fr. HIPPARQUE, e'pārk',] son of Pisistratus, an Athenian, who, in partnership with his brother Hippias, obtained the chief power in the state in 527 B.C. He was assassinated by Harmodius and Aristogiton in 514. Hippias survived; but, having rendered himself unpopular by cruelty and suspicious habits, (although it is said he was previously mild and affable,) he was expelled from Athens in 511. He afterwards passed many years at the court of the He afterwards passed many years at the court of the Persian king Darius, served as guide to the Persian army which invaded Greece, and was at the battle of Marathon, where, according to some writers, he was killed, 490 B.C.

See HERODOTUS, books ii., v., vi., and vii.; THIRLWALL, "History of Greece."

Hipparchus, [Gr. Ίππαρχος; Fr. HIPPARQUE; It. IPPARCO, ep-par'ko,] the founder of the science of astronomy, and the greatest astronomer of antiquity, was a native of Nicæa, in Bithynia. He was of Greek extraction, and flourished about 150 B.C. Many of his observations were made at Rhodes. His writings are all lost, except a "Commentary on Aratus," which is the least important; but the knowledge of his discoveries has been preserved by Ptolemy in his "Syntaxis." The first who made systematic observations, he was also the first who discovered that fundamental fact in astronomy,—the precession of the equinoxes. A discovery so important would have sufficed to immortalize him; but he also greatly enriched the science of mathematics, and was the first who understood trigonometry, both plane and spherical. He invented the planisphere and the stereographic projection, and gave rules for the calculation of eclipses, by means of which he determined the longitude. interpreter of nature, Hipparchus, having perceived a new star that suddenly appeared in his time, was stimulated by it to form his Catalogue of one thousand and eighty stars; which is preserved in the "Almagest" of Ptolemy. In this operation he used the astrolabe, which was probably invented by him. He originated a more was probably invented by him. He originated a more complete system of geography, and the node of determining the position of towns by circles drawn on the earth corresponding to those of the celestial sphere. Among his lost works were "On the Magnitudes and Distances of the Sun and Moon," "The Movement of the Moon in Latitude," and "On the Retrogradation of the Equinoctial and Solstitial Points."

See PLINY, "Natural History;" MONTUCLA, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" DELAMBRE, "Histoire de l'Astronomie ancienne;" DR. HOEFER'S article in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" J. A. SCHMIDT, "Dissertatio de Hipparcho," etc., 1689.

Hipparchus, an Athenian comic poet, who lived

probably about 300 B.C.

Hipparque. See HIPPARCHUS. Hipparsus, [Gr. $1\pi\pi\alpha\sigma\sigma\sigma_{c}$] a Pythagorean philosoher, born at Metapontum, held, it is said, the doctrine that fire was the origin of all things.

Hippeau, e'pō', (CÉLESTIN,) a French littérateur, born at Niort in 1803, published, besides other works, a "History of Ancient and Modern Philosophy," (1833.)

Hippel, von, fon hip'pel, (THEODOR GOTTLIEB,) a German humorist and original thinker, born at Gerdauen,

German humorist and original thinker, born at Gerdauen, in Prussia, in 1741. He studied law, and became in 1780 burgomaster of Königsberg. He claimed for women admission to civil offices and a greater social equality. Among his works are a "Treatise on Marriage," ("Ueber die Ehe," 1774,) "Designs after Nature," (1790,) an Autobiography, (1800,) and "The Education of Women," (1801.) His character was eccentric. Died in 1796.

See Gervinus, "Geschichte der Deutschen Dichtung," fourth edition, vol. v.; W. G. Keere, "Nachrichten und Bemerkungen den geheimen Kriegsrath von Hippel betreffend," 1802; "Biographie T. G. von Hippel's zum Theil von ihm selbst verfasst," 1800.

Hippials. See Hipparchies and Harmonius.

Hippias. See HIPPARCHUS and HARMODIUS.

Hip'pǐ-as, [Ίππίας,] a Greek sophist, born at Elis, was a contemporary of Socrates. His character is exhibited by Plato in his dialogue called "Hippias Major."

Hip'pīs-ley or Hippesley, (Sir John Coxe,) an Englishman, born in Somersetshire in 1765, was returned to Parliament about 1790. He wrote a "Treatise on Prison Discipline," (1823.) Died in 1825.

Hip'po or Hip'pon, [Ίππων,] a Greek philosopher, who is supposed to have lived in the fifth century B.C., and to have been a native of Samos, or of Rhegium. He

and to have been a native of Samos, or of Rhegium. He held that moisture, or water, is the principle of all things, and derived much of his system from Thales.

See BRUCKER, "History of Philosophy.'

Hippocrate. See HIPPOCRATES.

Hip-poc'τa-tēš, [Gr. 'Ιπποκράτης; Fr. HIPPOCRATE, e'po'krā't'; It. IPPOCRATE, e'p-pok'rā-tā,] the most eminent physician of antiquity, justly styled the "Father of Medicine," was born in the island of Cos in 460 B.C., and was contemporary with Socrates and Plato. He was the sen of Horselides a decembrate of Fsculprius from the son of Heraclides, a descendant of Esculapius, from whom he derived his first lessons in medicine. family, the Asclepiadæ, for many generations had practised the same art. The materials for writing his personal history are deficient. He is said to have studied medicine at Athens under Herodicus, and to have learned philosophy of Gorgias of Leontini, after which he pracphilosophy of Gorgias of Leontini, after which he practised and taught in Cos, also in Thessaly, and at the court of Perdiccas, King of Macedonia, etc. Soranus relates that he acquired fame by checking the ravages of the plague in Athens, and was rewarded with the freedom of that city, and with other honours. The story that he refused the invitation and magnificent offers of Arangement is by some discredited. taxerxes, is by some discredited.

His superior talents, his rare sagacity, his signal suc-His superior talents, his rare sagacity, his signal success, and his devoted humanity, inspired universal confidence and respect. He had a great number of pupils, from whom he exacted an oath that they would never abuse their trust by criminal practice, nor divulge professional secrets. He held that the body is composed of four primary elements, fire, air, earth, and water, which produce the four cardinal humours, blood, phlegm, bile, and black bile. He knew but little of anatomy. Was a son of Agesilaus, and a cousin of King Agis IV. He supported Agis in his efforts to reform the Spartan institutions. He was living in 220 B.C.

Hip-po'na, the name of a goddess who presided over horses. Her statues were placed in stables. Hip'po-nax, $[\frac{1}{2} \pi \pi \omega v a \xi]$ a Greek poet, who lived about 540 B.C., was a native of Ephesus. Having been expelled from that city by its tyrants, he removed to Clazomene. He wrote satires, of which only a few frag-

He carried forward the reform begun by his ancestors, in substituting experiment and observation for speculative theories. He paid more attention than his predecessors to diet and changes of weather. Among the most remarkable of his discoveries is that of critical days in fevers. Of the numerous (Greek) works ascribed to him, it is probable that some were composed by other writers, as there were several noted physicians of the same name. He died at Larissa, at an age which is variously stated between eighty-five and one hundred and nine years. As an inventor he is unrivalled by any physician of ancient or modern times. Among his chief works are "Prognostics," "Epidemics," "Aphorisms," and "On Air, Water, and Locality."

FISMS," and "On Air, Water, and Locality."

See Soranus, "Vita Hippocratis," in Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca," Boerhaave, "De Studio Hippocratis," 1721: A. De Haller, "Bibliotheca Medico-practica," 1776; G. Cramer, "Dissertation sur Hippocrate," 1748; Houcluros, "Essai historique et critique sur la Vie et les Écrits d'Hippocrate," 1840; G. Sprengel, "Apologie des Hippocrates und seiner Grundsätze," 2 vols., 1789-92; C. P. Gesner, "De Divino Hippocrate," 1739; Karl F. Marcus, "Dissertatio de Vita Hippocratis," 1838; A. Oettinger, "Hippocratis Vita," 1836.

Hippocrates, a Syracusan, shared with his brother Epicydes the command of the army which defended Syracuse against Marcellus, 213 B.C. Died in 212 B.C. Hippocrates of Chios, a noted Greek geometer, who lived in the fifth century before Christ. He studied

at Athens, where he opened a celebrated school. He first discovered the quadrature of the lune. **Hip-po-da-mī**'a [Gr. Ίπποδάμεια] or **Hip-pod'a-me**,

Hip-po-da-III a [O]. which see.

Hip-pod'a-mus [Ἰππόδαμος] of MILETUS, an emi-

Hip-pod'a-mus ['Ιππόδαμος] of MILETUS, an eminent Greek architect, lived about 440 B.C. He built the Piræus of Athens, under the order of Pericles, and planned the city of Rhodes, about 408 B.C.

Hip-pol'y-te, ['Ιππολύτη,] the Queen of the Amazons, was called a daughter of Mars. The poets feigned that she had a girdle coveted by Eurystheus, who ordered Hercules to bring it to him. She was killed by Hercules.

Hip-pol'y-tus, [Fr. Η ΙΡΡΟLΥΤΕ, e'po'lèt'; It. ΙΡΡΟLΙΤΟ, ep-pol'e-to,] SAINT, a Christian martyr and ecclesiastical writer, who has recently attracted great attention on the part of scholars and theologians. He was Bishop of Portus Romanus, the harbour of Rome, was Bishop of Portus Romanus, the harbour of Rome, and the author of numerous learned works, highly extolled by Eusebius, Jerome, and other Christian Fathers.

After occupying the see of Portus Romanus eighteen years or more, he suffered martyrdom about 238 A.D.

In 1842 M. Minas found at Mount Athos a Greek manuscript on "Heresies," which, at first ascribed to Origen, was proved by Bunsen to be the lost work of Hippolytus, entitled a "Refutation of all the Heresies." This is a work of great interest and importance as a monument of the social state, intellectual improvement, and doctrinal belief of the Christians of the third century. Bunsen published in 1852, in English, "Hippolytus and his Age; or, The Doctrine and Practice of the Church of Rome under Commodus and A. Severus, and Ancient and Modern Christianity Compared," (in 4 vols.)

Sce Eusebius, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" Saint Jerome, "De Viribus illustribus;" Baronus, "Annales;" Cave, "Historia Literaria;" C. Wordsworth, "Saint Hippolytus and the Church of Rome," etc., 1853; Döllinger, "Hippolytus und Kallistus," 1853; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1853.

Hippolytus, [Ίππόλυτος,] a son of Theseus and Hippolyte, or Antiope. The poets relate that his step-mother Phædra made to him amorous overtures which he rejected, that she then by calumny induced Theseus to curse him, and that, at the request of Theseus, Nep-

and to that, at the request of Theseus, Neptune caused the horses of Hippolytus to become unruly, and to drag him until he was dead.

Hip-pom'e-don, ['Ιππομέδων,] a Spartan warrior, was a son of Agesilaus, and a cousin of King Agis 1V. He supported Agis in his efforts to reform the Spartan institutions.

ments now remain. He was the first who employed the modification of the Iambic metre termed Choliambic.

Hi'ram, King of Tyre, began to reign about 1025 B.C. He was contemporary with David and Solomon, with whom he formed an alliance and always maintained friendly relations. He was a wise and successful ruler.

See I. Kings v., and I. Chronicles xiv.

Hiranyakasipu. See Narasingha. Hire, de la. See La Hire. Hirnheim, heern'hīm, or Hernhaym, hêrn'hīm, (Hieronymus,) a German monk and writer, born at

Troppau in 1635; died in 1679. Hirsch, heersh, (Johann Christoph,) a German economist and numismatist, born in 1698; died in 1780.

Hirscher, heersh'er, (Johann Baptist,) a Swiss Catholic theologian, born near Altorf in 1788. His principal work is "Christian Morality," ("Christliche Mo-

Hirsching, heersh'ing, (Friedrich Karl Gottlob,) a German antiquary, born at Uffenheim in 1762, became professor of philosophy at Erlangen in 1792. He published several useful works, among which are a "Description of the Best Libraries of Germany," (4 vols., 1790,) and a "Historical and Literary Manual of Eminent Persons who died in the Eighteenth Century," ("Historisch-literarisches Handbuch berühmter Personen," etc., 1794-1815, 17 vols.) The last 12 volumes of this were edited by J. H. M. Ernesti. Died in 1800.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hirschvogel, heersh'fo'gel, (Augustin,) a German painter and engraver, born at Nuremberg in 1506; died

in 1560.

Hirst, (HENRY B.,) an American poet, born in Phila-Hirst, (HENRY B.,) an American poet, born in Philadelphia in 1813. He studied law, and was admitted to the bar in 1843. His first poems appeared in "Graham's Magazine," and were favourably received. He afterwards published "The Coming of the Mammoth, the Funeral of Time, and other Poems," and "Endymion, a Tale of Greece, in four camos." Died in 1874.

Hirt, heert, (Aloys,) a German antiquary and critic, born in Baden in 1759. He published "Architecture according to the Principles of the Ancients," (1809,) and other works. Died in 1826.

other works. Died in 1836.

Hirt or Hirth, (JOHANN FRIEDRICH,) a German Orientalist and writer, born at Apolda in 1719, was professor

of theology at Jena. Died in 1784.

Hirtius, hir she-us, (AULUS,) a Roman consul and general, was a patrician by birth. Cicero, who was his intimate friend, speaks highly of his talents. He served under Cæsar in the Gallic war, and supported his party in the civil war. After the death of Cæsar, Hirtius joined Brutus against Antony, and was elected consul with C. Vibius Pansa. In 43 B.c. these consuls gained a victory over Antony at Mutina, (Módena;) but Hirtius was killed in the action. He is supposed to be the author of the continuation of "Cæsar's Commentaries" which forms the eighth book of the "Gallic War," and also of two other treatises on the campaigns of Cæsar, viz., the Alexandrian and the African.

See Cicero, "Philippics;" Dion Cassius, books xliv., xlv., xlvi.; pssius, "De Historicis Latinis;" Niebuhr, "Lectures on Roman Vossius, "
Nistory."

Hirzel, hært'sel, (Bernhard,) a Swiss Orientalist, born at Zurich in 1807, translated the "Sakuntala" of Kâlidâsa from the Sanscrit into German. Died in 1847.

Hirzel, (HANS CASPAR,) a Swiss physician and senator, born at Zurich in 1725, wrote a "Treatise on Rural Economy," and "The Rustic Socrates," (1761-74.) Died in 1803.

Hisely, hez'le', (Jean Joseph,) a Swiss historian, born in 1800, wrote, in French, "Researches on William Tell," (1843,) and other works on Swiss history.

Hisham. See Heshâm.

Hisinger, hee'sing-er, or Hising, hee'sing, (WIL-Helm.) a Swedish mineralogist, born in 1766, published, besides other works, "Lethea Suecica, seu petrificata Suecica," (1837-40.) Died in 1852.

Histiæus, his-te-ee'us, [Gr. 'lorualog; Fr. Histiæe, ès'te'à',] an able and crafty ruler of Miletus, to whom Darius intrusted the duty of guarding a bridge over the Danube during his invasion of Scythia, about 512 R.C.

He refused to desert Darius at the instigation of Miltiades; but he afterwards revolted, and was put to death by the Persians about 494 B.C.

Histiée. See HISTIÆUS.

Hita, de, da ee'ta, (GINES PEREZ,) a Spanish chronicler, born in Murcia, lived between 1550 and 1600. He wrote an interesting work, entitled "The Civil Wars of Granada."

See TICKNOR, "History of Spanish Literature."

Hitch'cock, (EDWARD.) an eminent American geologist, born at Deerfield, Massachusetts, May 24, 1793. He became pastor of the Congregational church in Conway, Massachusetts, in 1821, and professor of chemistry and natural history in Amherst College in 1825. In 1840 he published his "Elementary Geology," a valuable work, which passed through twenty-five or more edition. tions. From 1845 to 1854 he was president of Amherst College, the prosperity of which increased greatly under his direction. He became about 1845 professor of natural theology and geology in that institution. Having been appointed State geologist for Massachusetts, he been appointed State geologist for Massachusetts, he made a geological survey of that State, and wrote "Reports on the Geology of Massachusetts," (1833-41.) Among his numerous works are "The Geology of the Connecticut Valley," (1823,) "The Religion of Geology and its Connected Sciences," (1851.) and "Illustrations of Surface-Geology," (1857.) By his exposition of the fossil footprints of the Connecticut valley he originated a new branch of science, called Ichnology. He published in 1848 "Fossil Footprints in the United States." He was the chief founder and first president of the American was the chief founder and first president of the American Geological Association. Died in 1864.
See "Silliman's Journal," vol. xli.; "North British Review" for

February, 1860.

Hitchcock, (ETHAN ALLEN,) an American writer and military officer, a grandson of Éthan Allen, was born in Vergennes, Vermont, in 1798. He graduated at West Point in 1817, and served in the Seminole war in Florida. In the war with Mexico he was attached to the staff of General Scott, and in 1847 promoted to the rank of brigadier-general. He was subsequently sent to California, as commandant of the Pacific division, but he

fornia, as commandant of the Pacific division, but he returned in 1854, and the next year resigned his commission. He wrote "Swedenborg a Hermetic Philosopher," (1858.) Died in 1870.

Hitchcock, (Peter,) an American jurist, born in Cheshire, Connecticut, in 1780, graduated at Yale in 1801. He represented a district of Ohio in Congress from 1817 to 1819, and was subsequently judge of the supreme court of the State for twenty-eight years, for six years of which period he was chief justice. Died in 1853.

Hittorf, hit torf or he tork (IACOUES IGNACE) an emi-

Hittorf, hit'torf or he'torf', (JACQUES IGNACE,) an eminent architect and antiquary, born at Cologne in 1793, was a pupil of Bélanger. He was appointed architect to the King of France in 1818, after which he visited Italy. the King of France in 1818, after which he visited Italy. He commenced about 1834 the church of Saint Vincent de Paul, (in the Italian style,) and designed the remarkable works of the Place de Concorde. Among his capital works are the Grand Circus, (1840,) the Panorama, the roof of which is supported by twelve iron cables, and the Cirque-Napoléon, (1851.) M. Hittorf acquired a European reputation by these structures, and by his writings on classical art, namely, "Polychromic Architecture of the Greeks," (1830,) "Modern Architecture of Sicily," (1837,) and "Ancient Architecture of Sicily." He was a member of the Institute. Died in 1867. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hitzig, hit'sig, (FERDINAND,) a German biblical critic, born in Baden in 1807. He became professor of theology at Zurich in 1833. His principal works are a "Translation and Exposition of Isaiah," (1833,) and commentaries on the other greater prophets, (1841-50.) Died 1875.

Hjærne or Hiærne, he-êr/neh, (URBAN,) a Swedish by signa and naturalist how in 1843, heave from the

physician and naturalist, born in 1641, became first physician to the king Carl XI., and vice-president of the Council of Mines. He wrote, besides other works, "Acta et Tentamina chimica," ("Chemical Experiments," 1712,) and "Oryctographia Suecana," (1716.) Died in 1724.

See "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Hjelm, he-ëlm', (Peter Jacob,) a Swedish mineralogist, born at Wexio in 1746, was president of the Academy of Sciences. Died in 1813.

Hjort, he-ort' or hyort, (PEDER,) a Danish grammarian, born near Copenhagen in 1793. After an extensive tour in France and Italy, he became professor of German at Soröe. He wrote several successful works on grammar, among which are "Tydsk Grammatik for on grammar, among which are "Tydsk Grammatik for Dansktalende," ("German Grammar for the Use of Danes," 5th edition, 1851.) "Tydsk Läsebog for Dansktalende," ("German Reader for the Use of Danes," 3d edition, 1843.) and "Den Danske Börneven," ("The Danish Child's Friend," 6th edition, 1852.)

Hlin, hleen, Hlina, hlee'na, or Lyna, lee'na, [supposed to be derived from hlyna, to "warm" or "become warm"] in the Northern mythologue, a geddess whose

warm,"] in the Northern mythology, a goddess, whose office it is to watch over those whom Frigga wishes to guard from peril. As Frigga represents the earth's fertility, so Hlin typifies the mild warmth which protects the tender plants from the breath of the Freet cinnt.

the tender plants from the breath of the Frost-giants.

Hlodyn, hlo'din, [in all probability the same as Hlu-Allodyn, hlo'din, [in all probability the same as HLU-DANA, the Latin name of a deity of the ancient Germans,] in the Norse mythology, the mother of Thor, and probably another name for Fiörgyn or Fiörgvin, (also called the mother of Thor.) the goddess of the earth. Thorpe derives it from hlaða, (allied to the English "lade" and "load,") to "heap up," to "load." Fiörgynn (as a masculine noun) was said to be the father of Frigga.

See Thorpe's "Northern Mythology," vol. i. pp. 21 and 170.

Hjubek bloo'bik (Frank Vauer Wilhelm) a German (1988).

Hlubek, hloo'bek, (FRANZ XAVER WILHELM,) a Ger-

man writer on rural economy, born in Silesia in 1802. His principal works are "The Nutrition of Plants and Statics of Agriculture," (1841,) and a "Complete Treatise on Rural Economy," (2 vols., 1846.)

Hōad'ley or Hoadly, (BENJAMIN,) an English divine, born at Westerham in 1676, took orders about 1700.

His zeal for religious liberty and opposition to the High-Church principles caused his promotion in 1715 to the see of Bangor. In 1717 he preached a sermon before the king, from which arose the great Bangorian controversy. This was maintained by Snape, Law, and other partisans of the High Church on one hand, and Hoadley on the other. He was made Bishop of Hereford in 1721, and of Winchester in 1734. He wrote a "Life of Dr. Samuel Clarke," and a few other works. Dicd in 1761.

See "Biographia Britannica."

Hoadley, (Benjamin,) M.D., eldest son of the preceding, was born in London in 1705, and graduated in ceding, was born in London in 1705, and graduated in 1729. In 1742 he was appointed physician to the king's household, and in 1746 to that of the Prince of Wales. He wrote "The Suspicious Husband," a comedy, which was successful, and assisted Hogarth in the "Analysis of Beauty." Died in 1757.

Hoadley, (Rev. John,) LL.D., brother of the preceding, was born in 1711. He took orders in 1735, and obtained the livings of Wrington, Alresford, etc. He wrote several short poems and dramas. Died in 1726.

1776.

Hoar, (EBENEZER ROCKWOOD,) an able lawyer, the son of Samuel Hoar, noticed below, was born at Concord, Massachusetts, in 1816. His mother was a daughter of the celebrated Roger Sherman. He graduated at Harvard in 1835, studied law, was admitted to the bar about 1840, and practised in Boston. In 1859 he was appointed a justice of the supreme court of Massachusetts, and attorney-general of the United States in March, 1869.

Hoar, (SAMUEL,) a lawyer, born at Lincoln, Massachusetts, in 1778, was the father of the preceding. He was sent by the Governor of Massachusetts to South Carolina in 1844, to protect the rights of certain free negro sailors who had been imprisoned in Charleston;

but he was driven from that city by a mob before he could perform his mission. Died in 1856.

Hōare, (PRINCE,) an English artist and dramatist, born at Bath in 1754, was the son of William Hoare, noticed below. He studied painting at Rome, and in 1799 was chosen foreign secretary of the Royal Academy. He is chiefly known as the author of dramas, as "No Song, No Supper," "Lock and Key," etc. Died in 1834.

Hoare, (SIR RICHARD COLT,) a noted English antiquary, born in 1758. He wrote the "Ancient and Modern History of Wiltshire." Died in 1838.

Hoare, (WILLIAM,) R.A., an English historical and portrait painter, born at Bath about 1706. He was one of the original memoers of the Royal Academy. After studying many years at Rome, he returned to Bath, and worked with great success at portraits. Died in 1792.

Hobart, (Augustus Charles,) an English naval commander, son of the Earl of Buckinghamshire, was born in 1822. After serving with distinction in the British navy he commanded a blockade runner during the American civil war (1861-65.) He took service with the Turkish government in 1867, being made a pasha. His thus entering a foreign service caused his dismissal from the British navy, but he was afterwards readmitted to a place on the retired list. In the late Russo-Turkish war he commanded the Turkish fleet in the Black Sea. In 1881 he was made a mushir by the Sultan. He died in 1886.

Ho bart, (Sir Henry,) was lord chief justice of the court of common pleas in the reign of James I. "Ho-

bart's Reports" (1641) have been often reprinted.

Hobbema or Hobbima, (MINDERHOUT; MEINDERT; Fr. MINARD,) an excellent Flemish landscape-painter, was born probably at Coevorden about 1610. Little is known of his personal history. His favourite subjects were simple rural and sylvan scenes diversified by a winding stream, a ruined tower, or a distant village. He excelled in perspective and colouring. His works are rare, and command very high prices.

Hobbes, hôbz, (Thomas,) a famous English philosopher, born at Malmesbury in 1588. As tutor in the family of the Earl of Devonshire, he travelled several times on the continent with his pupils, and became acquainted with Gassendi, Descartes, etc. In 1628 he published a Latin translation of Thucydides, and in 1642 a treatise on government,—"Elementa Philosophica de Cive." He was a royalist in the civil war, and an ad-Cive." He was a royalist in the civil war, and an advocate of unconditional obedience to the king. In 1647 he was mathematical tutor to the Prince of Wales, (Charles II.,) then in Paris. His treatise on "Human Nature" (1650) was followed by the "Leviathan," (a complete system of his philosophy, including his political, moral, and theological views,) which made a great capacity and gave of more to the logicals. sensation, and gave offence to theologians, and-though it was hostile to liberal principles—even to the royalists. In 1666 this work and his "De Cive" were censured by Parliament. Soon after the restoration, he received a pension of one hundred pounds. His paradoxical opinions were warmly controverted by Cudworth, Clarendon, ions were warmly controverted by Cudworth, Clarendon, and others. In 1675 he published a translation in verse of the "Iliad" and the "Odyssey," which drew from Pope the assertion that "his poetry is too mean for criticism." In his old age, which was passed at the seat of his patron, the Earl of Devonshire, he published a "History of the Civil War from 1640 to 1660," and other works. "A permanent foundation of his fame," says Mackintosh, "consists in his admirable style, which seems to be the very perfection of didactic language. Short, clear, precise, pithy, his language never has more than one meaning, which never requires a second than one meaning, which never requires a second thought to find. . . . His little tract on 'Human Nature' has scarcely an ambiguous or a needless word. . . . Perhaps no writer of any age or nation, on subjects so abstruse, has manifested an equal power of engraving this thoughts on the mind of his readers. his thoughts on the mind of his readers. . . . His style so stimulates attention that it never tires, and, to those who are acquainted with the subject, appears to have as much spirit as can be safely blended with reason." In another place he says, "Hobbes having thus struck affections out of his map of human nature, and having totally misunderstood (as will appear in a succeeding part of this disserta-tion) the nature even of the appetites, it is no wonder that we should find in it not a trace of the moral sentiments."
"Hobbes," says Macaulay, "had, in language more precise and luminous than has ever been employed by any other metaphysical writer, maintained that the will of the prince was the standard of right and wrong... Thousands eagerly welcomed a theory which, while it

exalted the kingly office, relaxed the obligations of mo-

rality, and degraded religion into a mere affair of state." ("History of England," vol. i. chap. ii.)
"Hobbes's politics," says Hume, in his "History of England," "are fitted only to promote tyranny, and his ethics to encourage licentiousness. Though an enemy to religion, he partakes nothing of the spirit of skepticism, but is as positive and dogmatical as if human reason could attain a thorough conviction in these subjects." He lived, however, in formal communion with the Anglican Church. Died in 1679.

See "Vita Thomæ Hobbes," in Latin verse, by himself, 1670; "Life of Hobbes," by Richard Blackburne, 1681; "Biographia Britannica;" Life prefixed to Wood's "Annals;" BRUCKER, "History of Philosophy;" Mackintosh, "View of the Progress of Ethical Philosophy;" Allibone, "Dictionary of Authors."

Hob'house, (Sir BENJAMIN,) M.P., an English statesman, born in 1757, was a prominent member of the House of Commons from 1797 to 1818, held several civil offices, and was attached to the party of Fox. He wrote a "Treatise on Heresy," and "Remarks on France and

Italy." Died in 1831.

Hobhouse, (John Cam,) Lord Broughton, an English statesman and writer, born in 1786, was a son of the preceding. He became intimate at college with Lord Byron, in company with whom he visited Spain, Greece, and Turkey in 1809. He published in 1812 "A Journey through Albania, and other Provinces of Turkey, with Lord Byron," which is the best account of that country, and, in 1816, "Letters on the Hundred Days, or Last Reign of Napoleon," (in 2 vols.) He was elected to Parliament by the Radicals or Liberals of Westminster in 1819, and obtained some success as a speaker. In 1831 he became secretary of war in the Whig ministry. He was appointed secretary of state for Ireland in 1833, and was president of the board of control from 1846 to 1851. Died in June, 1869.

See "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1813.

Hoc'cleve or Oc'cleve, (THOMAS,) an early English poet and lawyer, is supposed to have been born about 1370. He wrote "The Story of Jonathan," and other poems. "His poetry," says Hallam, "abounds with pedantry, and is destitute of all grace and spirit."

Hoche, hosh or hosh, (LAZARE,) a French general, who rose from a very humble rank in society, was born at Montreuil, near Paris, in 1768, and entered the French guards at the age of sixteen. He favoured the Revolution of 1789, and was made a lieutenant in 1792. Having studied tactics, and served with credit at Thionville, Dunkirk, etc., he became in a short time successively general of brigade and general of division and at the general of brigade and general of division, and at the age of twenty-four commanded the army of the Moselle. In 1793 he defeated Wurmser and drove him out of Alsace, soon after which he was arrested by the Jacobin leader Saint-Just and imprisoned at Paris. The fall of Robespierre in 1794 restored him to liberty and command. Employed to subdue the royalists of La Vendée, he effected much by his address and moderation, and in 1795 defeated the enemy at Quiberon. In 1797, commanding the army of the Sambre and Meuse, he opened the campaign against the Austrians by a daring passage of the Rhine in their presence, and defeated them in several actions. In the contest between the Directory and the Legislative Councils, Hoche favoured the former, who invoked the aid of his army, but soon issued counterorders and employed another in the service. He died, of poison, (as was suspected,) in 1797. He was one of the noblest spirits and ablest generals that the Revolution produced, and, if he had lived, might have been a formidable rival of Bonaparte.

See Daunou, "Éloge du Général Hoche," 1798; PRIVAT, "Notes historiques sur la Vie du Général Hoche," 1798; ROUSSELIN, "Vie de Lazare Hoche," 1798; "Vie et Pensées du Général Hoche," Berne; CHAMPROBERT, "Notice historique sur Lazare Hoche," 1840; DOURLLE, "Histoire de Lazare Hoche," 1844; J. J. Abell, "Geschichte der Krankheit und des Todes des Obergenerals L. Hoche," 1798.

Hochstetter, hok'stêt'ter, (Andreas Adam,) a German Protestant divine, born at Tübingen in 1688; died

Hocquincourt, d', do'kân'koor', (Charles de Monchy,) born in Picardy in 1599, became marshal of

France in 1651, and commanded the royal army which was defeated by the Prince of Condé in 1652. He de-

was deteated by the Frince of Conde in 1652. He deserted to the Spaniards, and was killed at Dunkirk in 1658. Hö'der, Hö'dur, (Höör,) or Höd, written also Hoder, the blind god in the Norse mythology. Through the cunning malice of Loki, he became the slayer of his brother Balder, whose death Vali avenged by killing Höder. (See BALDER, and VALL.)

Hodge, (CHARLES,) D.D., an eminent American theologian, born in Philadelphia in 1797. He graduated at Princeton in 1815, and studied divinity at the Princeton Theological Seminary, in which he became professor of Oriental and Biblical literature in 1822. In 1840 he such ceeded to the chair of didactic and exegetical theology, and in 1852 added to it the professorship of polemic theology. In 1825 Dr. Hodge established, and, with but one brief interruption, has since edited, the "Biblical Repertory and Princeton Review." It is now the oldest theological quarterly in America. It was the chief organ of the Old-School division of the Presbyterian Church. Two volumes of his contributions to this "Review," entitled "Princeton Theological Essays," were published in 1846-47, and a third volume, "Reviews and Essays,"

Hodges, hôj'ez, (NATHANIEL,) an English physician, who practised in London, and gained distinction by his faithful services during the great plague of 1665, when the most of the doctors fled from the danger. He wrote, in Latin, an account of this calamity, (1672.) He died in

prison for debt in 1684.

prison for debt in 1684.

Hodges, (WILLIAM,) R.A., an English painter, born in London about 1744. He painted landscapes with moderate success, and was employed as draughtsman in Captain Cook's second voyage, (1772.) He afterwards visited India and painted some Indian views. He published "Select Views in India," (2 vols., 1788.) and "Travels in India in 1780-83," (1793.) Died in 1797.

Hödg'kin-son, (EATON.) born at Anderton, Cheshire, in 1789, is distinguished for his researches respecting the strength of iron pillars, rails, etc. He discovered that

strength of iron pillars, rails, etc. He discovered that an iron rail in the form of an inverted letter T will support a greater pressure than any other. From numerous experiments he derived formulæ for solid and hollow iron pillars, which are generally adopted. He cooperated with Mr. Stephenson in the construction of the valuable treatises on the strength of iron and other materials used in building. Died in 1861.

Hŏdg'son, (Francis,) an English poet, born in 1781, was a friend of Lord Byron, and provost of Eton College.

was a friend of Lord Byron, and provost of Eton College. He produced a version of Juvenal, (1808,) "Sacred Lyrics," (1842,) and other poems. Died in 1852.

Hodgson, (Rev. John,) an English antiquary, published a "History of Northumberland," (vol. i., 1827; vol. iii., 1841.) Died in 1845.

Hodgson, (ROBERT,) an English divine, was a nepter of Bishop Porteus. He became Dean of Carlisle in 1820. He published, besides numerous sermons, a "Life of Bishop Porteus," (1811,) and edited the works of Porteus, (6 vols., 1816.) Died in 1844.

Hodierna, o-de-êr/nâ, or Adierna, â-de-êr/nâ, (GI-AMBATTISTA,) a Sicilian astronomer and priest, born at Ragusa in 1597, verified the positions of the fixed stars.

Ambathista,) a Sichial astronomer and priese, with at Ragusa in 1597, verified the positions of the fixed stars, and discovered the motions of Jupiter's satellites. His "Medicæorum Ephemerides" (1656) is the first book, says Lalande, "in which we find observations on the eclipses of Jupiter's satellites." He wrote a treatise on the System of Saturn, (1657,) and other works. Died in 1660.

Hodius. See Hody. Ho'dy, [Lat. Ho'dius,] (Humphry,) D.D., an English divine and eminent scholar, born at Oldcombe in 1659. About 1694 he became chaplain to Archbishop 1059. About 1094 he became chaptain to Archishop Tillotson. He was chosen professor of Greek at Oxford in 1698, and Archdeacon of Oxford in 1704. He published an excellent work "On the Original Texts of the Bible, and the Greek and Latin Versions," ("De Bibliorum Textis Originalibus," etc., 1705,) also, "On the Illustrious Greek Restorers of the Greek Language," (1742,) which is commended by Hallam. Died in 1706. See Dr. Jebb, "Notitia de Vita et Scriptis H. Hodii."

Hoe, (RICHARD MARCH,) born in New York City in 1812, is known as the inventor of Hoe's type-revolving printing-press, which makes the impression on both sides of the sheet at the same time. It is capable of striking off, it is said, fifteen thousand copies per hour, and is especially useful in large newspaper establishments.

Hoë, or Hoë von Hoënegg, ho'eh fon ho'eh-nêk', (MATTHIAS,) a German theologian and controversialist,

born in 1580; died in 1645.

See Taubner, "Memoria M. Hoë ab Hoënegg," Dresden, 1792.

Hoeck. See ÆPINUS and HOEK.

Hoefer, ho'fer, [Fr. pron. ho'fair',] (JOHANN CHRISTIAN FERDINAND, a German writer, distinguished for his learning and versatility, was born at Doeschnitz, in Thuringia, in 1811. He became in 1834 secretary to Victor Cousin, whom he assisted in the translation of the works of Plato. He left Cousin in 1836, after which the works of Plato. He left Cousin in 1836, after which he studied medicine, and practised several years in Paris. In 1843 he was sent to Germany by M. Cousin to examine the German methods of medical instruction and practice. He published, besides other works, a "History of Chemistry from the Earliest Times to the Present," (2 vols., 1842.) In 1851 he was selected by MM. Didot to direct their great biographical dictionary, "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," for which he wrote able articles on Aristotle, Cæsar, Columbus, Descartes, Erasmus, and others. Erasmus, and others.

Hoefken. See Höfken.

Hoefnaeghel, hoof'na'gel or hoof'na'hel, (George,) a Flemish painter, born at Antwerp in 1545, was painter to the Elector of Bavaria. He excelled in water-colour

painting. Died at Vienna in 1600.

Hoek or Hoeck, van, van hook, also written Houk, (JAN,) a Flemish painter of history, born at Antwerp about 1600, was one of the most skilful pupils of Rubens. He worked for a long time in Germany, and was patronized by the emperor Ferdinand II. He passed his latter years in Antwerp. His design and colouring are highly praised. He was very successful in portraits. Among his master-pieces are "Samson and Delilah," and "Christ on the Cross," (at Bruges.) Died in 1650.

See J. C. WEYERMAN, "De Schilderkonst der Nederlanders."

Hoek, (ROBERT,) a brother of the preceding, born in 1609, was a skilful painter. He painted miniatures which were admired for extreme fineness of touch and beauty of colour. His principal works are "The Twelve Apostles," an army, and a camp. Died in 1668.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Hoelderlin. See Hölderlin.

Hoelty. See Hölty.

Hoeltzlinus. See Höltzlinus.

Hoenir or Hönir, hö'nir, [etymology unknown,] in the Norse mythology, a god who, with Lodur, assisted Odin in creating mankind. He is supposed to have contributed as his portion sense or perception, while Odin gave breath and vitality, and Lodur animal warmth and the flowing (or circulating) blood. (See Odin.)

Hoepfner. See Höpfner. Hoepken. See Höpken. See Hörberg. Hoeschel. See Höschel.

Hoest. See Höst.

Hoet, hoot, (GERARD,) an eminent Dutch historical painter, born at Bommel in 1648. He worked mostly at Utrecht and the Hague. Among his chief works are the "Rape of the Sabines," and the "Sacrifice of Dido," "The talent of Hoet," says Descamps, "is known throughout Europe. He composed with much genius, and his works display vast erudition." Died in 1733.

See Descamps, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Hoeven, van der, van der hoo'ven, (JAN,) an able Dutch naturalist, born at Rotterdam in 1801, became professor of zoology at Leyden in 1835. His principal work is an excellent "Manual of Zoology," ("Handboek der Dierkunde," 2 vols., 1827–33,) which has been translated into English, (London, 1854.) Died in 1868. His brother ABRAHAM (1798-1855) was professor of theology at Amsterdam and Utrecht, and was considered one of the most elegagent craters of Holland. one of the most eloquent orators of Holland.

Hoeyer. See HOYER.

Hofacker, hof'ak'er, (CARL CHRISTOPH,) a German jurist, born in Würtemberg in 1749; died in 1793.

Höfer. See Hoefer.

Hofer, ho'fer, (Andreas,) a celebrated Tyrolese patriot, born in the valley of the Passeyr in 1767. On the breaking out of the insurrection against the French and the Bavarian government, to which the Tyrol had been lately transferred, he entered into secret negotiations with the archduke John for the deliverance of the country. In April, 1809, with the assistance of an Austrian army, Hoefer, at the head of the Tyrolese peasantry, defeated the French and Bavarian troops at the Sterzinger Moose. In the May following, the Austrians, under General Chasteler, suffered a defeat from the superior numbers of the enemy near Wörgl. Soon after this the Tyrolese were again victorious in an engagement near Mount Isel; but, the Austrian army being with-drawn after the battle of Wagram, the country was once more invaded by Marshal Lefebvre. On the 13th of August, 1809, Hofer, with his army of Tyrolese peasants, signally defeated the French commander near Mount Isel, after a long and obstinate conflict; but, overpowered at last by the reinforcements sent from France, he took refuge in the mountains. Being soon after betrayed by a former friend, he was tried at Mantua, and was shot in February, 1810.

See "Andreas Hofer und die Tyroler Insurrection," Munich, 1811; HORMAYR, "Geschichte Andreas Hofer's Sandwirths," etc., 1809; BECKER, "Andreas Hofer und der Freiheitskampf in Tyrol," 3 vols., 1842; "Memoirs of Andrew Hofer," translated from the German by C. H. HALL; "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1817.

Hoff, von, fon hoff, (KARL ERNST ADOLF,) a German geologist, born at Gotha in 1771, wrote a "History of the Natural Changes of the Surface of the Globe," (5 vols., 1822-41,) and edited, from 1801 to 1816, "The Almanac of Gotha," a statistical publication of very high character. Died in 1825.

Almanac of Gotina, a statistical publication of very high character. Died in 1837.

Hoffbauer, hof'bow'er, (Johann Christoph,) a German writer, born at Bielefeld in 1766, published, besides other works, "Researches into the Diseases of the Soul,"

other works, "Researches into the Diseases of the Soul," (3 vols., 1802–07.) Died in 1827.

Höff'man, (CHARLES FENNO,) a popular American poet and novelist, born in New York in 1806, graduated at Columbia College. He studied law, and was admitted to the bar about 1828. In 1835 he produced a successful descriptive work entitled "Winter in the West." He edited successively "The American Monthly Magazine" and "The New York Mirror." Among his works are "The Vigil of Faith, and other Poems," and a number of songs. "No American," says R. W. Griswold, "is comparable to him as a song-writer." He published in 1840 "Greyslaer," a novel. Since about 1850 he has been afflicted with a mental derangement. been afflicted with a mental derangement.

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America," and "Prose Writers of America;" DUYCKINCK, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. ii.

rature," vol. n.

Hoffman, (DAVID,) an eminent American lawyer, born in Baltimore in 1784, was professor of law in the University of Maryland from 1817 to 1836. He afterwards resided in Philadelphia. He published a "Course of Legal Study," which has been highly commended. According to Judge Story, "it contains by far the most perfect system for the study of the law that has ever been offered to the public." He also wrote or compiled "Chronicles selected from the Originals of Cartaphilus the Wandering Jew," (2 vols., 1855.) Died in 1854.

See "North American Review" for January, 1830.

See "North American Review" for January, 1830.

Hoffman, hof mon', (François Benoît,) an able French critic and dramatic poet, born at Nancy in 1760. He produced many successful operas and dramas, among which are "Phædra," (1786,) "Adrien," (1792,) and "Stratonice," a comedy, (1792.) He wrote literary critiques for the "Journal de l'Empire" and the "Journal des Débats" for many years. "He had," says Sainte-Beuve, "many qualities of a true critic,—conscience and independence. . . . He was learned with variety and without pedantry." Died in 1828.

See SAINTE-BEUVE, "Causeries du Lundi" for February 25, 1850; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hoffmann, hof'mån, (Andreas Gottlieb,) a German theologian, born in the county of Mansfeld in 1796, be-

came professor of theology at Jena in 1822. He published a "Treatise on Hebrew Antiquities," (1832,) and wrote many articles for the "Encyclopædia" of Ersch

and Gruber.

Hoffmann, (August Heinrich,) an eminent lyric poet and philologist, called also Hoffmann von Fallersleben, (fål'lers-là'ben,) was born at Fallersleben, in Hanover, in 1798. He studied at Göttingen and Bonn, and became in 1835 professor of the German language and literature at Breslau. He published "German Social Songs of the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries," and "Mines for the History of the German Language and Literature;" also ballads, songs for children, war large and cather against the second which are greatly admired for lyrics, and other poems, which are greatly admired for their simplicity, fervour, and pathos.

See Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Levens-schets van A. H. Hoffmann von Fallersleben."

Hoffmann, (Caspar,) a German physician, born at Gotha in 1572, published numerous works on medicine Died at Altdorf in 1648.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hoffmann, hof'man, (Charles Alexander,) a Polish writer, born in Masovia in 1798, produced in 1827 a Polish translation of the works of Dr. Franklin. Having been identified with the insurrection of 1830, he was driven into exile in 1832. He was the husband of

Clementina Hoffmanowa, noticed below.

Clementina Hoffmanowa, noticed below.

Hoffmann, (Christian Gottfrred), a German jurisconsult, born at Lauban, in Lusatia, in 1692, became professor of law at Leipsic in 1718, and afterwards at Frankfort-on-the-Oder. He acquired a high reputation by his writings, (in Latin,) among which are a "History of the Roman Law of Justinian," (1720-24,) and "Library of German Public Law," ("Bibliotheca Juris publici Germanici," etc., 1734.) Died in 1735.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Hirsching, "Historisch-literarisches Handbuch."

Hoffmann, (Christoph, Ludwig), an eminent media

Hoffmann, (CHRISTOPH LUDWIG,) an eminent medical writer, born at Rheda, in Westphalia, in 1721, was physician to the Electors of Cologne and Mentz. Among his principal works are treatises "On the Small-Pox," (2 vols., 1778,) and "On the Sensibility and Irritability of the Diseased Parts," (1779.) Died in 1807.

Hoffmann or Hoffmanowa, hof-mā-no'vā, (CLE-

MENTINA,) a popular Polish authoress, whose maiden name was TANSKA, was born at Warsaw in 1798, and liberally educated. She produced about 1820, in Polish, her "Memorial of a Good Mother," which had a great popularity. She was married to Charles A. Hoffmann, with whom she removed to Paris about 1832. Among her works, which were published collectively in 1833, (in 10 vols.,) are letters, historical tales, essays, and biographies of eminent Poles. Died in 1845.

Hoffmann, (DANIEL,) a German Lutheran divine, born at Halle about 1538, was professor of theology at Helmstedt. He was censured for teaching that the truths of philosophy conflict with the truths of religion.

Died in 1611.

Hoffmann, (ERNST THEODOR WOLFGANG.; afterwards called ERNST THEODOR AMADEUS,) one of the most remarkable and original of German story-tellers, (Erzähler,) was born at Königsberg in 1776. He studied law, and subsequently received several minor appointments under the government. In 1816 he became counsellor of the royal court of judicature at Berlin. Died in 1822, his health having been previously undermined by dissipation. His gifted and versatile mind led him to the cultivation of music, poetry, and art. But he "is celebrated chiefly," says Dr. Hedge, "for his successful use of the magic and demoniac element in fiction. does not seek to make the flesh creep and the hair bristle, but aims rather at the diaphragm. He views all these *infernalia* on the humorous side; and if any one trait is particularly prominent in his writings, it is irony." Menzel, after alluding to the strange combination which his mind exhibited of manliness, humour, poetry, and morbid sensibility, remarks, "From the devil down to a wry-faced child's doll, from the dissonance of life which rends the soul down to a dissonance in music which only rends the ear, the immeasurable kingdom of the ugly, the repulsive, the annoying, was gathered around him,

and his descriptions paint alternately these tormenting objects, and the torments which they prepare for a beautiful soul, with inimitable vividness and truth." Again, he says, "Hoffmann's innermost being was music; and the prayer of Saint Anthony is never wanting to his hellish caricatures, nor the Christmas bell to the witches' sabbath." Among his principal works are "Phantasiestücke in Callot's Manier," (4 vols., 1814,) and "Serapions Brüder," (4 vols., 1819-21.) His various other tales, etc. would fill several volumes.

See Funck, "Aus dem Leben zweier Dichter E. T. W. Hoffmann und F. G. Wetzel," 1836; J. E. Hitzig, "Aus E. T. W. Hoffmanns Leben," etc., 2 vols., 1823; Gervinus, "Geschichte der Deutschen Dichtung," 1853; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for July, 1827.

Hoffmann, [Lat. HOFFMAN'NUS,] (FRIEDRICH,) an illustrious German physician, was born at Halle in 1660. He studied at Jena, and, after travelling in England and Holland, settled as a physician at Halberstadt in 1688. On the establishment of the university at Halle he was appointed in 1693 its first professor of medicine by the Elector Frederick III. of Brandenburg. On the invitation of Frederick I. of Prussia, he removed in 1708 to Berlin, where he was made royal physician, but still retained his professorship. He returned in 1712 to Halle, where he died in 1742. Hoffmann rendered most important services to practical medicine by his experiments with various remedies: his "Elixirium Viscerale" and "Liquor Anodynus Mineralis," commonly called "Hoffmann's Anodyne," are still popular, and he was one of the first to bring mineral waters into more general use. He wrote, in Latin and German, numerous medical works, among which is "Medicina Rationalis systematica," (9 vols., 1718-40.) His complete works

were published in 6 vols., 1718-40.) His complete works were published in 6 vols. quarto, (1740.)

See Schulze, "Vita F. Hoffmanni," prefixed to his Works, 1730; BALDINGER, "Programma de F. Hoffmanni et H. Boerhavii Meritis in Medicinam practicam," 1772; Loven, "Dissertatio de F. Hoffmanno ejusque Medicina Rationali systematica," 1846; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hoffmann, (JOHANN GOTTFRIED,) a German writer on political economy, born at Breslau in 1765. He became councillor of state in Berlin in 1808, and attended came councillor of state in Berlin in 1808, and attended the Congress of Vienna in 1814. Among his works is "The Science of Money," ("Die Lehre vom Gelde," 1838.) Died in 1847.

Hoffmann, (JOHANN JAKOB,) a Swiss scholar, born at Bâle in 1635, obtained in 1667 the chair of Greek in his native city. His principal work is a "Universal Lexicon, Historical, Geographical, Political," etc., (in Latin 1667.) Died in 1706.

Latin, 1667.) Died in 1706.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hoffmann, (MORITZ,) a German physician and botanist, born at Fürstenwalde in 1622, became professor of surgery at Altdorf, and published several medical and botanical works. Died in 1698.

His son, JOHANN MORITZ, born at Altdorf in 1653, was a physician and botanist. He practised at Anspach with success, and wrote on anatomy, etc. Died in 1727.
See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hoffmann, hof mån, (Tycho,) a Danish writer, was keeper of the seals of Denmark. He wrote "Historical Portraits of Eminent Danes." Died in 1754.

Hoffmannsegg, von, fon hof mån-seg, (Johann

CENTURIUS,) COUNT, a German botanist, born at Dresden in 1766. Having explored the botanical riches of Portugal for several years, he returned to Germany in 1804, and published with M. Link his magnificent "Portuguese Flora," (in French, 22 parts, 1809-33.) Died in

Höffmannus. See Hoffmann. Höfken or Hoefken, höf'ken, (Gustav,) a German writer on national economy, born at Hattingen, in Prussia, in 1811. He published, besides other works, "The sia, in 1811.

Condition, Policy, and Development of the Power of England," (2 vols., 1846.)

Hof'land, (BARBARA,) a popular English writer, born at Sheffield in 1770, was the daughter of Robert Wreaks. She became the wife of Thomas Hofland, the painter, in 1808. She wrote numerous novels and moral tales, which had a wide circulation. The "Son of a Genius" (1813)

is probably her most successful work. She was patronis probably her most steeds and that it is a large of her first husband was Hoole. It is said that three hundred thousand copies of her books were sold in Great Britain. Among the titles of them are "Decision," "Fortitude," "Beatrice," and "Self-Denial." Died in 1844.

See T. RAMSAY, "Life of Barbara Hofland," 1849.

Hofland, (THOMAS CHRISTOPHER,) an eminent English landscape-painter, born at Worksop, in Nottinghamshire, in 1777. He married Mrs. Hoole, who, under the name of Hofland, became well known as a novelist, and resided mostly in or near London. His subjects were chosen from the river and lake scenery of the British

Islands. He published a richly illustrated volume called "The British Angler's Manual," (1839.) Died in 1843.

Hofmann, hof mån, (August Wilhelm,) a German chemist, born at Giessen in April, 1818. He has made chemist, born at Giessen in April, 1818. He has made discoveries in organic chemistry, on which he has contributed several memoirs to the "Philosophical Transactions," and has attained eminence as a lecturer on chemistry at the Royal Institution. In 1855 he was appointed chemist to the mint. He edited Fownes's "Chemistry," (1858.)

Hofmann, (Johann Christian Konrad,) a Protestant German theologian, born at Nuremberg in 1810. Among his principal works is "Prophecy and Fulfilment," (2 vols., 1841-44.)

Hofmannswaldau, von, fon hof'mans-wâl'dow, sometimes written Hofmandswaldau, (Christian Ilofman), a German poet, born at Breslau in 1618.

Ilofmann,) a German poet, born at Breslau in 1618. He published in 1673 a collection of poems, entitled "Sinnreiche Heldenbriefe." Died in 1679. See Gervinus, "Geschichte der Deutschen Nationalliteratur."

Ho'gan, (John,) an Irish sculptor, born at Tallow, Waterford county, in 1800. He studied in Rome, 1823

-29, and settled in Dublin. Among his chief works is

"The Drunken Faun," for which he received a medal at the Exposition of Paris in 1851. Died about 1858.

Ho'garth, (GEORGE,) a Scottish writer on music, born about 1796, is the father-in-law of Charles Dickens, the novelist. He published "Musical History, Biography, and Criticism," (2 vols., 1836,) which is highly commended, and "Memoirs of the Musical Drama," (2 vols., 1838.) He became musical and dramatic critic for the London "Daily News" in 1846. Died in 1870.

Ho'garth, (William,) a celebrated satirical painter,

born in London in 1697, was apprenticed to a silversmith, whom he left in 1718. He then earned a subsistence for some time by engraving, and studied drawing in the academy of Sir James Thornhill, whose daughter he married in 1730. He acquired skill in portraits, but soon exchanged that branch of art for one more suited to his original genius,—the dramatic or satirical species, in which he is unrivalled. In 1733 he published a series of engravings called the "Harlot's Progress," which had a large sale, and was followed by the "Rake's Progress," "Marriage à la Mode," "Industry and Idleness," "Beer Lane," and "The Enraged Musician." His pictures abound in comic humour, and display great skill in caricature, as well as great originality and fertility of invention. His works have also the merit of conveying useful lessons of morality. In 1753 he published his "Analysis of Beauty," in which he maintains that a waving line or curve is the essential element of beauty.

Waving line or curve is the essential element of beauty. In 1757 he became painter to the king. Died in 1764.

See Charles Lamb, "On the Genius of Hogarth;" "Anecdotes of Hogarth, by himself, with an Essay on his Life" by Nichols, 1833; "Encyclopædia Britannica;" John Ireland, "Hogarth Illustrated," 3 vols., 1791-98; "Historical Sketches of the Reign of George II.," in "Blackwood's Magazine" for August, 1869; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1836.

**Hogardorn vary with home party (Davie) Courter.

Hogendorp, van, van ho'gen-dorp', (DYRK.) COUNT, a Dutch general, born at Kotterdam in 1761, was minister of war under King Louis in 1806. In 1811 he became general of division and aide-de-camp to Napoleon, whom he followed in the Russian campaign. After the battle of Waterloo he went to Brazil, where he died in 1830.

Hogendorp, van, (Gijsbert Karel,) Count, a Dutch statesman, brother of the preceding, born at Rotterdam in 1762. He united with several others to form a provisional government in 1813, and was president of the commission which framed a new constitution. He was

minister of foreign affairs, and vice-president of the council, until he resigned in 1816. He wrote "Considerations on the Political Economy of the Low Countries," (10 vols., 1818-23.) Died in 1834.

See VREEDE, "Jets bij de Dood van G. K. van Hogendorp," 1834. Hogg,(James,)" the Ettrick Shepherd," born in Ettrick Forest, in Scotland, in 1772, was the son of a shepherd, and followed his father's employment until he was thirty years of age. In 1803 a collection of his poems was published, under the title of "The Mountain Bard," the proceeds of which (about £300) enabled him to take a farm. He failed, however, in this enterprise. After many struggles with adversity, he went to Edinburgh, to try his furture in authorship, about 1810. Having issued a his fortune in authorship, about 1810. Having issued a literary periodical called "The Spy," without success, he was encouraged by his friends to devote himself to poetry, and in 1813 gave to the public the "Queen's Wake," which procured him a high reputation as a poet. It is which procured him a high reputation as a poet. It is generally considered as his best work. His success stimulated him to the rapid production of many other poems, among which are "The Pilgrims of the Sun," (1815,) "Poetic Mirror," "Sacred Melodies," and "The Border Garland," (1819.) He wrote, in prose, "The Brownie of Bodsbeck, and other Tales," (1818,) "Winter Evening Tales," (1820,) "The Three Perils of Man," etc., and contributed to "Blackwood's Magazine." In 1820 he married Margaret Phillips and resided afterwards he married Margaret Phillips, and resided afterwards on a farm at Altrive. Hogg is one of the principal actors and interlocutors in Christopher North's famous "Noctes Ambrosianæ." Died in 1835. "The Queen's Wake," says Professor Wilson, "is a garland of fair forest-flowers, bound with a band of rushes from the moor. Some of the ballads are very beautiful; one or two even splendid. 'Kilmeny' alone places our (ay, our) shepherd among the undying ones."

Hogg, (Sir JAMES McGAREL,) was born at Calcutta in 1823. He served in the army from 1843 to 1859 and rose to the rank of lieutenant colonel. He has represented Bath and Truro in Parliament, and has been president of the Metropolitan Board of Works since 1870. In 1874 he was made a K.C.B., and two years leave he suggested to his futber's hargnester.

later he succeeded to his father's baronetcy.

Hohenhausen, von, (ELIZABETH PHILIPPINE AMALIE,) BARCNESS, a German poetess, born near Cassel in 1789, wrote lyric poems entitled "Spring Flowers," (1817,) and translated Byron's "Corsair," and some of the works of S. Walter Scott.

Hohenlohe-Ingelfingen, (FRIEDRICH LUDWIG,) PRINCE, a Prussian general, born in 1746. He distinguished himself in the campaigns of 1792 and 1793, and obtained command of an army in 1795. He commanded the Prussi in forces which were defeated by Napoleon at Jena on the 14th of October, 1806. On the 16th the king gave him command of all the troops that had escaped from Jena and Auerstadt. He was compelled to abandon Berlin to the enemy, and soon after was taken prisoner, with about 15,000 men, at Prentzlow. He retired to private life, and died in 1817 or 1818.

Hohenlohe, Schillingsfürst, (CLODWIG CARL VICTOR,) PRINCE OF, a German statesman, born at Rothenburg in 1819, He became Bavarian minister in 1867 and was instrumental in procuring the aid of Bavaria for Prussia in the late war with France. In 1874 he was sent as German ambassador to Paris.

Hohenlohe - Waldenburg - Schillingsfürst, (ALEXANDER LEOPOLD FRANZ EMMERICH,) PRINCE OF, a Hungarian prelate, born at Kupferzelle in 1791. He pretended to cure disease by prayer. Died in 1849.

Hohenstaufen, a celebrated family of German princes, who reigned from 1138 to 1254 The first of the line was FRIEDRICH VON BUREN. His son, FRIED-RICH VON STAUFEN, was rewarded by the emperor Henry IV. for his services by the duchy of Suabia and the hand of his daughter Agnes. Friedrich died in 1105, leaving two sons, Friedrich and Conrad, the latter of whom was crowned King of Germany. His nephew, whom was crowned King of Germany. His nephew, FRIEDRICH BARBAROSSA, the most celebrated of the line ended with CONRADIN in 1268.

Hohenzoliern, ho'en-tsol'lenn, the name of an ancient princely German family, from which the Kings of Prussia are descended. The name is derived from the castle of Zollern, in Suabia, which is said to have been

Höijer, hö'e-yer, (Benjamin Carl Henrik,) an eminent Swedish philosopher, born in Dalecarlia in 1767. His promotion was hindered by the liberal political principles of his youth. He produced a treatise "On the Progress of Critical Philosophy," an "Outline of the History of the Fine Arts," and other works. In 1808 he became professor of philosophy at Upsal, where he gained a high reputation as a lecturer. Died in 1812.

gained a high reputation as a lecturer. Died in 1812.

Ho'kan-son, (OLOF,) a Swedish orator, originally a peasant, born in the province of Bleking in 1695, was elected in 1726 to the Diet, in which he acquired great influence by his prudence and eloquence. Died in 1769.

Holanda, de, dà o-lân'dã, (Francisco,) a Portuguese painter, born in 1518, studied in Rome, and appears to have returned to Portugal. He painted portraits for Charles V. of Germany, and was skilful in miniature. Under the patronage of John III. he painted oil pictures for the palaces and churches of Lisbon. Died in 1584.

Holbach, d', dol'bāk or dol'bāk', (PAUL THIERRY OR THYRY, also given as PAUL HEINRICH DIETRICH and PAUL FRIEDRICH,) BARON, a skeptical philosopher,

PAUL FRIEDRICH,) BARON, a skeptical philosopher, born at Heidelsheim (Palatinate) in 1723. He inherited a fortune, and passed all his life, except childhood, in Paris, where he was the patron and associate of the Encyclopædists. Diderot, Helvetius, Grimm, Rousseau, and other authors often met at his table. He translated from the German several works on chemistry and mineralogy. His atheistic opinions were developed in his "System of Nature," ("Le Système de la Nature," 1770,) under the pseudonym of MIRABAUD, the morality of which book Voltaire stigmatized as execrable. It was also refuted by Frederick the Great. Holbach was the reputed author of other works, among which were "The Social System," (1773,) and "La Morale universelle," (1776.) Died in 1789.

See DIDEROT, "Mémoires," passim; ROUSSEAU, "Confessions;" DAMIRON, "Mémoire sur Thierry d'Holbach," 1851.

Holbein, hol'bīn, (FRANZ,) a popular German drama-

tist and actor, born near Vienna in 1779.

Holbein, (HANS,) THE ELDER, a German painter of Augsburg, born about 1450. Among his master-pieces are the scenes from the life of Saint Paul in the church of Saint Paul at Augsburg. He died in 1526, leaving three sons, Ambrose, Bruno, and Hans, who were artists;

the last-named rose to great eminence.

Holbein, (HANS,) THE YOUNGER, one of the most celebrated German painters, born at Grünstadt in 1497. At an early age he removed to Bâle, where, after practising his art for a time, he was recommended by Erasmus to the English chancellor, Sir Thomas More. After residing in his family about three years, Holbein was introduced to King Henry VIII., who gave him abundant employment and bestowed upon him a large pension. He devoted himself, while in England, chiefly to portraitpainting; and his numerous productions in this department are esteemed master-pieces. His drawings, upwards of eighty in number, representing the principal personages of Henry's court, are characterized by Walpole as "exceedingly fine, and possessing a strength and vivacity equal to the most perfect portraits." Holbein died in London, of the plague, in 1554, or, according to R. N. Wornnm and others, in 1543. Among his greatest historical pictures are the celebrated "Dance of Death," the "Adoration of the Shepherds and Kings," and a "Last Supper." His portraits of Sir Thomas More and of Erasmus also deserve especial mention. "His works," observes Cunningham, "have sometimes an air of stiffness, but they have always the look of truth and life. He painted with great rapidity and ease, wrought with his left hand, and dashed off a portrait at a few sittings." Holbein was also a skilful architect and wood-engraver.

PRIEDERICH VON RUMOHR, "H. Holbein's," Berlin, 1827; DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Allemands," etc.; R. N. WORNUM, "Life of Holbein;" NAGLER, "Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon;" CUNNINGHAM, "Lives of Painters, Sculptors," etc.; KARL FRIEDRICH VON RUMOHR, "H. Holbein der Jüngere in seinem Verhältniss zum Deutschen Formschnittwesen," 1830; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1867.

Holbein, (SIGISMUND,) a German painter and engraver, is supposed to have been an uncle of the pre-

eding. Died after 1540. Holberg, von, fon hol'berg, (Ludwig,) Baron, an eminent Danish author and comic poet, born of poor parents, at Bergen, Norway, in 1684. In youth he employed as a private tutor, and learned French, Italian, and English. He studied philosophy at Oxford, England, for about two years. Impelled by a love of travelling, he visited many countries of Europe, and was afterwards ne visited many countries of Europe, and was atterwards professor of eloquence at Copenhagen. About 1720 he published his heroic-comic poem "Peder Paars," which was immensely popular. His celebrity was increased by numerous comedies which appeared between 1723 and 1746. One of his best comedies is "The Busy Idler; or, The Man who never has Time." His fertile mind provided headly apply apply and provided for the property of the provided the provided and provided the provided the provided the provided the provided that the provided the provided the provided that the provided the provided that the provided that the provided the provided that the provided enriched nearly every department of literature, and raised him to affluence. His talent for satire is displayed in "Niels Klim's Subterranean Journey," in Latin, (174I,) the plan of which resembles "Gulliver's Travels." He also wrote a "History of Denmark," (1735,) and a "Universal History." Frederick V. created him a baron in 1747. He is the founder of the Danish theatre, and the first Danish author who excelled in humorous and satisfied composition. Died in 1744. satirical composition. Died in 1754.

See his Autobiography, in Latin, 1727-44, (English translation, London, 1827;) and his Life, in German, by Robert Prutz, 1857; K. L. Rahber, "Om L. Holberg som Lystspildigter," etc., 2 vols., 1815-16; P. T. Wandhal, "Levensbeschrijving van L. Holberg, 1765; Werlauff," Historiske Antegnelser til L. Holbergs Lystspil," 1838; Howitt, "Literature and Romance of Northern Europe," chap. xxi.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" C. L. Brightwell, "Annals of Industry and Genius," London, 1863; "North British Review" for July, 1869.

Hol'bourne, (Sir Robert,) M.D., an eminent English lawyer, was a member of Charles I.'s privy council during the civil war. He published several legal treat-

Died in 1647.

Höl'brook, (John Edwards,) M.D., a distinguished American naturalist, born in Beaufort, South Carolina, in 1795. He graduated at Brown University in 1815; and, having taken his medical diploma at Philadelphia, he prosecuted his professional studies for four years in Europe. He returned to the United States in 1822, and in 1824 succeeded to the chair of anatomy in the Medical College of South Carolina. In 1842 appeared his "American Herpetology, or a Description of the Reptiles inhabiting the United States," (5 vols. 4to,) which is said to have laid the foundation of that branch of science in America. Died in 1871.

Hol'croft, (THOMAS,) an English dramatist and translator, born in London in 1744. He was successively a lator, born in London in 1744. He was successively a groom, shoemaker, school-master, and actor. He wrote numerous dramas and several novels. His comedies "Duplicity," (1781,) and "The Road to Ruin," (1792,) were very successful. He made good translations of numerous French and German works, among which are Lavater's "Essays on Physiognomy," "The Posthumous Works of Frederick the Great," (1789,) and "Tales of the Castle." He was indicted for treason with Hardy and Horn Tooks in 1704, but was discharged without y and Horne Tooke in 1794, but was discharged without a

trial. Died in 1809.

See "Memoirs of his Life," by himself, 3 vols., 1815; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1804, and October, 1806.

Holda, hòl'då or hol'då, written also Holle, [probably from the German hold, "kind," "propitious," "lovely,"] an ancient German goddess, corresponding in some respects to the Frigga of the Northmen. She presides over aerial phenomena, and imparts fertility to the earth.

See THORPE's "Northern Mythology," vol. i. p. 277.

Hol'den, (George,) an eminent English Hebraist, born near Lancaster in 1793, became perpetual curate of Mayhull, at Liverpool. Among his principal works are "An Attempt towards an Improved Translation of the Proverbs of Solomon," (1819,) and "The Scripture Testimonies to the Divinity of our Lord," (1820.)

See Allibone's "Dictionary of Authors."

Holden, (HENRY,) a learned Roman Catholic priest, born in Lancashire, England, in 1596, lived for many years in Paris. He wrote, in Latin, an "Analysis of Divine Faith," (1652,) which was commended by Dupin, and other works on theology. Died in 1662.

Hol'der, (WILLIAM,) F.R.S., an English writer, born in Nottinghamshire in 1614, published, besides other works, "Elements of Speech," (1669,) and "Treatise on the Natural Grounds and Principles of Harmony," (1694,) which, says M. Fétis, "is one of the best works on that subject." It is said that he taught a deaf-mute to speak. Died in 1697.

Hölderlin or Hoelderlin, höl'der-leen', (Johann CHRISTIAN FRIEDRICH,) a German poet, born at Lauffen in or about 1770. He wrote "Hyperion, or the Hermit in Greece," (2 vols., 1799,) a romance, which has some beautiful passages, and "Lyric Poems," (1826,) which are admired for fervour of fancy and depth of thought.

Died in 1843.

See WAIBLINGER, "Notice sur Hölderlin;" A. Jung, "F. Hoelderlin und seine Werke," 1848; F. HALLENSLEBEN, "Beiträge zur Characteristik Hoelderlin's," 1849.

Hol'dich, (Joseph,) a Methodist minister and writer, born in England about 1800, emigrated to the United States in his youth. He became secretary to the American Bible Society about 1850.

Holds'worth, (EDWARD,) an English scholar, born in 1688, was educated at Oxford. He wrote a Latin poem, called "Muscipula," ("Mouse-trap.") Died in 1747.

Holdsworth, written also Holsworth, Oldsworth,

and Oldisworth, (RICHARD.) an English divine, born at Newcastle-on-Tyne in 1590. He became professor of divinity at Gresham College in 1629, and master of Emanuel College in 1637. He left, besides other works, "Valley of Vision," in twenty-one sermons, (1651.) Died in 1649.

Höle, (Matthew,) an English religious writer, born

about 1640, was vicar of Stoke Courcy, in Somersetshire.
He wrote "Discourses on the Liturgy of the Church of England," (6 vols., 1714-16,) and other works.

about 1730.

about 1730.

Hole, (RICHARD,) an English poet, born at Exeter. He produced a poetical version of Homer's "Hymn to Ceres," (1781,) "Arthur," a poetical romance, (1789,) and a few other works. He became rector of Farringdon in 1792. Died in 1803.

Hole, (WILLIAM,) an English engraver of little merit, flourished about 1613.

Hol'inë-hed or Hol'ïngë-hed, (RAPHAEL,) an English annalist, the date and place of whose hirth are

Hol'inā-hed or Hol'ingā-hed, (RAPHAEL,) an English annalist, the date and place of whose birth are unknown. He published valuable chronicles of England, Scotland, and Ireland, (1577.) Modern historians have borrowed largely from him. Died about 1580.

Hol'kar, (Jeswunt Rao, jês'wünt râ'o,) a son of Tuckagee, noticed below, was an able warrior, and a formidable enemy of the British. He defeated Scindia in 1802, and raised a large army. In the spring of 1804 war broke out between him and the British. Holkar defeated Colonel Monson's division of 12,000 men in July, near the Chumbul and Bannas Rivers. In November of 1804 he was surprised and routed by Lord Lake ber of 1804 he was surprised and routed by Lord Lake at Furruckabad. He made a treaty of peace in January, 1806. Died in 1811.

See Mill, "History of British India;" GRANT DUFF, "History of the Mahrattas," 3 vols., 1826.

Holkar, (Mul'har Ra'o or Row,) a Mahratta chief, born at Hol, in the Deccan, in 1693. Having distinguished himself in war, he became ruler of a large part of Malwa.

He died in 1766.

A daughter-in-law of the preceding, named AHALYA RAGING: 1-11-1aw of the pieceding, hailed ARALYA BAYE, (å-hå'le-å bå'ee,) or ALYA BHYE, (then a widow,) succeeded to the government on the death of Mulhar Rao Holkar, and during an administration of more than thirty years displayed extraordinary virtues both as a woman and a ruler. She was equally distinguished for her wisdom, her humanity and benevolence, and her rederriting and some of justice. moderation and sense of justice.

For a very interesting account of her character and administration, see SIR JOHN MALCOLM'S "History of Central India."

Holkar, (Tuckagee,) supposed to be a nephew of Mulhar Rao Holkar, obtained possession of his dominions in 1767. He was the ally of Scindia against the Rajpoots. Died in 1797.

at Augsburg in 1573, studied his art in Venice.

capital work is the Rathhaus, or Town Hall, of Augsburg, (1618,) one of the finest structures for that purpose in Germany. He built also the arsenal, the church called "Mariahilf," and other public edifices of Augsburg. Died in 1636.

Holl, (FRANZ XAVER,) a German Jesuit, born in the Universe Publishers in Legal, died in 1789.

Upper Palatinate in 1720; died in 1784.

Holl, (Francis,) an English engraver and portraitpainter, born in 1815. He was elected A.R.A. in January, 1883. Died in January, 1884.

Holl, (Frank,) son of the preceding, was born in Kentish Town in 1845. He has exhib ted at the Royal Academy since 1864, and in 1883 he became a Royal Academician. Among his works are "I am the Resurrection and the Life," "Ordered to the Front," "Home Again," and several portraits of men of the day.

Hol'land, (HENRY,) an eminent English architect, born about 1746. He designed the Pavilion at Brighton and Carlton House for the Prince of Wales. was architect of the old Drury Lane Theatre, begun about 1790, and afterwards burned. Died in 1806.

Holland, (SIR HENRY,) M.D., F.R.S., an eminent English physician, born at Knutsford, in Cheshire, in October, 1788. Having graduated at Edinburgh in 1811, he made the tour of Europe, and published, on his re-turn, "Travels in the Ionian Isles, Albania, and Greece," He settled in London, and rose to great distinction in his profession. He became physician-in-ordinary to Queen Victoria in 1852. In 1853 he was created a baronet, His principal work is "Medical Notes and Reflections." He marned in 1834, as his second wife, Saba, eldest daughter of the Rev. Sydney Smith, who wrote a "Memoir of the Rev. Sydney Smith." He died in 1873.

Holland, (HENRY RICHARD VASSALL FOX.) LORD,

an English peer, born in Wiltshire in 1773, was the only son of Stephen Fox, second Lord Holland, and Mary Fitzpatrick. By the death of his father he succeeded to the peerage in 1774, at the age of one year. He inherited a large share of the talents and noble dispositions of the family of Fox. He was educated at Oxford, and married Lady Webster in 1797. In the House of Lords he spoke frequently against the administration, and supported the measures of his uncle, the famous orator Charles James Fox. His powers as a speaker were of a very high order. In 1802 he visited Paris, in company with his uncle and Lady Holland. He held the office of privy seal a few months in 1806. Throughout his career he was constant to the Whig party; and when they came into power in 1830 he was appointed chancellor of the duchy of Lancaster. He published an excellent "Life of Lope de Vega," (1817,) and "Three Comedies from the Spanish," which are rendered with great poetical felicity. His "Foreign Reminiscences" appeared after his death, which occurred in 1840. In his time Holland House was the favourite resort, as Macaulay says, "of wits and beauties, of painters and poets, of scholars, philosophers, and statesmen."

See MACAULAY, "Essays;" "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1852, and April, 1854; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1851; "Fraser's Magazine" for February, 1851.

Holland, (Josiah Gilbert,) M.D., a popular American author, born at Belchertown, Massachusetts, in 1819, wrote under the assumed name of TIMOTHY TITCOMB. Among his works are "Letters to the Young," (1858,) "Bitter Sweet," a poem, (1858,) and a "Life of Abraham Lincoln," (1865.) He also published a "History of Western Massachusetts," (2 vols., 1855.) From 1870 to his death in 1881 he successfully conducted "Scribner's Magazine."

Holland, (PHILEMON,) a physician and teacher, born at Chelmsford, England, in 1551, rendered valuable services to his country by translating Livy, Pliny, Plutarch's "Morals," Xenophon, etc., and received the

title of translator-general. Died in 1636.

inliar Rao Holkar, obtained possession of his do-inions in 1767. He was the ally of Scindia against the Rajpoots. Died in 1797.

See Grant Duff, "History of the Mahrattas," 3 vols, 1826.

Hollanda. See Holanda.

Hollarda. His and was employed to engrave some of the pictures of his

gallery. In 1639 he brought out his "Ornatus Muliebris Anglicanus," an admirable work, illustrating the dress of Englishwomen of all classes at that time. Owing to the troubled state of the country, he was, not-withstanding his genius and industry, soon reduced to great poverty. Many of his works are etchings. Died in London in 1677.

Hol'ley, (Horace,) D.D., born at Salisbury, Connecticut, in 1781, graduated at Yale College in 1803. He became minister of the Hollis Street Unitarian. Church, Boston, in 1809, the president of Transylvania University, Kentucky, in 1818. Died in 1827.

Hollingshead, (John,) an English dramatic critic and journalist, was born in London in 1827. He has contributed to "Household Words," the "Coinhill," "Good Words," and the "Daily News," and has published papers and stories relating to London. Since 1868

he has been lessee and manager of the Gaiety Theatre.

Hol'lins, (George N..) an American naval officer, born in Baltimore about 1800. He became a commander in 1841, and bombarded Greytown, in Nicaragua, in 1852. He took arms against the Union in 1861, and commanded the naval forces which were defeated by Captain Farragut below New Orleans in April, 1862.

Hol'lins, (John,) an English painter of genre and portraits, born at Birmingham in 1798; died in 1855.

Hol'lis or Hol'les, (Denzil,) Lord, an English poli-

tician, second son of the Earl of Clare, and brother-inlaw of the Earl of Strafford, was born at Haughton in 1597. In the reign of Charles I. he was one of the leaders of the opposition in Parliament, and in 1629 was condemned to imprisonment during the king's pleasure. He was one of the five members whom the king rashly attempted to arrest in the House of Commons on a charge of treason, (1642.) After the division between the Presbyterians and Independents occurred, Hollis was the leader of the former. He was expelled from Par-liament at the time of Pride's Purge, and fled to France. He favoured the restoration, was created a peer by Charles II. in 1660, and was sent as ambassador to

France in 1663. Died in 1680.

See "Memoirs of Denzil Holles," 1699; Hume, "History of England;" "Biographia Britannica;" Guizot, "Monk's Contemporaries," London, 1865.

Hollis, (THOMAS,) a munificent benefactor of Harvard College, born in England in 1659. He was for many years a successful merchant in London, where he died in 1731. He founded two professorships in Harvard,
—the Hollis divinity professorship and the professorship
of mathematics. Besides books and philosophical apparatus, his bequests to the college in money amounted to about £5000,-probably equal to more than five times as much as these figures would represent at the present

Hollis, (THOMAS,) F.R.S., an English gentleman and republican, born in London in 1720, was an ardent friend of civil and religious liberty, and noted for his public spirit. He possessed a large fortune, which he liberally for charitable purposes and in the publication of books. He published good editions of Toland's "Life of Milton," (1761,) and Algernon Sidney's Works. Died in 1774.

See Hollis's "Memoirs," compiled by Rev. Francis Black-Burn, privately printed in 1780, 2 vols., with many fine portraits.

Hollis, (THOMAS BRAND,) an English gentleman, was a friend and the heir of Thomas Hollis, noticed above, (1720-74.) He contributed to Harvard College. Died in 1804.

See J. DISNEY, "Memoirs of Thomas B. Hollis," 1808.

Hollis, (Thomas Pelham.) See Newcastle,

Hollmann, hol'man, (SAMUEL CHRISTIAN,) a German philosopher, born at Stettin about 1696, was professor of philosophy at Göttingen for about 1696, was professor of philosophy at Göttingen for about fifty years. He wrote, in Latin, several works on philosophy, metaphysics, and logic. Died in 1787.

Hol'lo-way, (Thomas,) a skilful English engraver, born in London in 1748. He engraved the plates for Lavater's "Physiognomy," and the Cartoons of Raphael at Windsor. He spent several years on the latter, and had

at Windsor. He spent several years on the latter, and had the title of engraver of history to the king. Died in 1827. Hampshire in 1749.

Hol'man, (JAMES,) an Englishman, distinguished as "the Blind Traveller," was born about 1788. He served for some years in the royal navy, until he became blind, for some years in the royal navy, until he became blind, (about 1812.) He performed a journey through several countries of Europe, (1819-21,) of which he published a narrative in 1822. After that date he visited the other continents, and published "Travels through Russia, Siberia," etc., (1825.) and a "Voyage round the World," (4 vols., 1840.) He was arrested as a spy by the Russians. Died in 1857.

Holman (105EPH GEORGE) an actor and dramatist.

Holman, (Joseph George,) an actor and dramatist, born in London. After performing in London and Dublin, he emigrated to the United States in 1800, and was manager of the Charleston Theatre. He wrote a few

manager of the Charleston Theatre. He wrote a few comic operas. Died in 1817.

Holmes, homz, (ABIEL,) D.D., an American divine, born at Woodstock, Connecticut, in 1763, graduated at Yale in 1783. He was pastor of the First Congregational Church, Cambridge, Massachusetts, from 1792 to 1832. In 1805 he published "American Annals," the result of great industry and research. "We consider it," says Professor Sparks, "among the most valuable productions of the American press." He was the father of Dr. O. W. Holmes, noticed below. Died in 1837. See "Quarterly Review" for November, 1809, (by SOUTHEY.)

Holmes, homz, (George,) an English antiquary, born in Yorkshire in 1662, was clerk to the keepers of the records in the Tower. Died in 1749.

Holmes, (ISAAC EDWARD,) a political leader in South Carolina, born in Charleston in 1796, rose to eminence at the bar of Charleston, took a conspicuous part in the nullification movement of South Carolina in 1832-33, and from 1839 to 1858 was in Congress. Died in 1867.

Holmes, (NATHANIEL.) See Homes.
Holmes, (NATHANIEL.) See Homes.
Holmes, (OLIVER WENDELL.) M.D., a distinguished American author, wit, and poet, was born in Cambridge, Massachusetts, August 29, 1809. He graduated at Harvard in 1829, and commenced the study of law, but soon abandoned it for medicine. Early in 1833 he visited Europe, where for nearly three years he pursued his medical studies, attending the hospitals of Paris and other large cities. He returned to his native country in 1835, and took the degree of doctor of medicine at Harvard in 1836. In 1838 he was elected professor of anatomy and physiology in Dartmouth College. About two years afterwards he resigned this position, and in 1847 was chosen to fill the same chair at Harvard University, as successor to Dr. Warren. Holmes had distinguished himself as a poet even before he left college. In 1836 he read before the Phi Beta Kappa Society, at Cambridge, "Poetry, a Metrical Essay," which was soon after published in a small volume, with a number of his other poonsned in a small volume, with a number of his other poems. In 1857-8 he contributed to the "Atlantic Monthly" a series of papers entitled "The Autocrat of the Breakfast-Table," which were followed in 1859 by another series, called "The Professor at the Breakfast-Table," and in 1872 by "The Poet at the Breakfast-Table." These contributions abound in humour and wit, and arbition at the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time a broad limit in the limit of the same time and the same time as the same time and the same time as th and exhibit at the same time a shrewd insight into human character. Dr. Holmes has more recently given to the world two prose works of fiction, which have proved a decided success,—"Elsie Venner," (1861,) and "The Guardian Angel," (1868.) Both of these works were first published in the columns of the "Atlantic Monthly." Among his other works we may mention "Songs of Many Seasons," (1874,) "John L. Motley, a Me'noir," (1878,) and "The Iron Gate and other Poems," (1883.) He has also written ably on various subjects connected with the medical profession.

As a poet, Dr. Holmes is especially distinguished for

wit and humour joined with a remarkable felicity of expression. As a song-writer he has few, it any, superiors in America; but he more particularly excels in the playful vein. Among his effusions of this class we could not, perhaps, select an example which better exhibits his playful tancy or his wonderful facility and fertility of resources as a versifier, than his lines addressed o Agassiz when setting out on his scientific tour in

South America.

Holmes, (ROBERT,) D.D., an English divine, born in ampshire in 1749. In 1790 he was chosen professor

of poetry at Oxford, and in 1804 Dean of Winchester. He wrote odes, tracts, and sermons, and commenced an edition of the Septuagint, which was finished by Parsons.

Died in 1805.

Holmes, (Theophilus H.,) an American general, born in North Carolina, graduated at West Point in 1829. He became a general in the Confederate army in 1861, and commanded in Arkansas in 1862-63. Died

in August, 1863.

Holmskiold, holm'ske-old', (Theodor,) a Danish physician and naturalist, born in 1732. He published a fine work on the Fungi in 1790. Died in 1793.

Holmström or Holmstræm, holm'ström, (ISRAEL,) a popular Swedish poet, born at Stockholm, followed Charles XII. in his campaigns, with the title of councillor of war. Died in 1708.

Hol-o-fer'nēs, an Assyrian general, who lived at an uncertain epoch, and was killed by Judith, a patriotic

See the Apocryphal Book of Judith.

Hol'royd, (JOHN BAKER,) Earl of Sheffield, an English political writer and military officer, born in Yorkshire in 1741. He ed Died in 1821. He edited some posthumous works of Gibbon.

Holst, holst, (HANS PETER,) a Danish poet, born at Copenhagen in 1811. He published "National Romances," (1832,) "Poems," ("Digte," 1840,) and other works, written in an elegant style. His poem called "Adieu" ("Farvel," 1840) has been translated into many languages.

See P. L. MÖLLER, notice in the "Dansk Pantheon."

See Holstenius. Holste.

Holstein, hol'stin, (JOHAN LUDWIG,) a worthy Danish statesman, born at Lübtz in 1694, became prime minister in 1735, and president of the Royal Academy of Sciences in 1742. Died in 1763.

See KOFOD ANCHER, "Cursus Vitæ Holsteinianæ."

Hol-ste'nĭ-us, [Ger. pron. hoi-stā'ne-us,] (Lucas,) the Latin form of the name of LUCAS HOLSTE, (hol'steh,) an eminent German scholar, born at Hamburg in 1596. He studied at Leyden, and went to Paris, where he joined the Roman Catholic Church in 1626. His friend Peiresc the Roman Catholic Church in 1626. His friend Petresc recommended him to Cardinal Barberini, whom he accompanied to Rome in 1627. He became librarian to Barberini in 1636, and librarian of the Vatican in the pontificate of Innocent X. He projected great literary works, some of which he left unfinished. In 1630 he published a Greek and Latin edition of Porphyry's "Life of Puthagorge" to which he added an excellent notice of Pythagoras," to which he added an excellent notice of Porphyry. Among his other published works is "Demophili, Democratis et Secundi Sententiæ Morales Græce et Latine," ("The Moral Maxims of Demophilus, Democrates, and Secundus, in Greek and Latin," with notes, 1638.) Died in 1661.

See WILKENS, "Leben des gelehrten Lucæ Holstenii," 1723; Nicéron, "Mémoires," vol. xxxi.; Möller, "Cimbria Literata;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Holt, (Francis Ludlow,) an English barrister, was queen's counsel and vice-chancellor of Lancashire from 1826 to 1844. For many years he was editor of Bell's "Weekly Messenger." Died in 1844.

Holt, (Sir John,) an eminent English judge, born at Thame in December, 1642, was entered at Gray's Inn in 1658, and called to the bar in 1663. Having become eminent in his profession, he was chosen recorder of London; but for his firm opposition to the despotic measures of James II. he was removed. He distinguished himself in the Convention Parliament of 1688, and at the accession of William III. was appointed lord chief justice of the king's bench in 1689. In 1700 he declined the office of lord chancellor. He performed the duties of chief justice with wisdom, honour, and courage, until the end of his life. "His name," says Mackintosh, "never can be pronounced without veneration as long as wisdom and integrity are revered among men." Died in 1709.

See LORD CAMPBELL, "Lives of the Chief Justices;" "Life of Sir John Holt," (anonymous," 1764; Foss, "The Judges of England."

Holt, (JOHN,) an English writer and teacher, born in Cheshire in 1742. He wrote, besides a few other works,

"Characters of the Kings and Queens of England," (3 vols., 1786-88.) Died in 1801.

Holt, (Joseph,) an American minister of state, born in Breckinridge county, Kentucky, about 1807. He practised law at Louisville. In March, 1859, he was appointed postmaster-general. He succeeded John B. Floyd as secretary of war in December, 1860, and by his energy and zeal for the Union rendered important services in the critical times which ensued. About September, 1862, he became judge-advocate-general of the army. but retired in November, 1875.

Holte, holt, (JOHN,) an English school-master, born

Holte, holt, (John.), an English school-master, born in Sussex about 1470, wrote the first Latin grammar ever printed in England, which was dated about 1497.

Holtei, von, fon hol'tī', (Karl.) a German poet and dramatist, born at Breslau in 1797. He produced many comedies and dramas, among which are "The Old General," and "Glory and Poverty," a volume of poems, ("Gedichte," 1826,) "German Songs," (1834,) and memoirs of his life, entitled "Forty Years," (8 vols., 1843–50.)

Hölty or Hoelty, höl'tee, (Ludwig Heinricht and excellent German lyric poet, born at

CHRISTOPH,) an excellent German lyric poet, born at Mariensee, near Hanover, in 1748. He studied at Göttingen, where he formed friendships with Voss, Stollberg, and others. He supported himself for a time by translating from the English, and giving lessons, until his health failed. His elegies, idyls, and odes are admired for tenderness of feeling, artless grace, and naiveté. He died prematurely in 1776. The first edition of his poems appeared in 1783.

See J. M. MILLER, "Etwas über Hölty's Character," 1776; BOU-TERWEK, "Geschichte der Poesie," etc.; LONGFELLOW, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" notice of Hölty in an edition of his works published by Voss in 1804.

Höltzlinus, hölts-lee'nus, (JEREMIAS,) a German

philologist, born at Nuremberg; died at Leyden in 1641.

Holtzmann, holts'mån, (ADOLF,) a German philologist, born at Carlsruhe in 1810, wrote among other works, "Indian Legends," ("Indische Sagen," 3 vols.,

1845-47.)

Hol'well, (John Zephaniah,) born in Dublin in 1711. Having studied surgery, he went to India in 1732, and became a member of the council at Calcutta about 1755. He was one of those who survived the confinement in the "Black Hole," of which he published a narrative, (1757.) He succeeded Colonel Clive as Governor of Bengal in 1759. Holwell also published "Interesting Historical Events relative to Bengal and Hindostan, with the Mythology of the Gentoos," (3 vols., 1764-71.) Died in 1708 in 1798.

Hol'ỹ-dāy, (BARTEN,) D.D., an English divine, born at Oxford in 1593, was chaplain to Charles I. He wrote "Survey of the World," a poem, and translated Juve-

mal and Persius. Died in 1661.

Holyoak, höl'yök, (FRANCIS,) an English clergyman, born in Warwickshire about 1567, published a "Dictionary of Latin Words," (1606). Died in 1653.

Holyoako (Greeker Lacen) an Frash accession

Holyoake, (GEORGE JACOB,) an English essayist and politician, born at Birminghain in 1817. He is the tounder of secularism, and has on many occasions incurred obloquy by refusing to take an oath. Among his works is "The History of Co-operation in Rochdale." In 1882 he visited America in the interests of emigration.

Holyoke, (EDWARD AUGUSTUS,) M.D., an American physican, was born in Marblehead, Massachusetts, in 1728. He graduated at Harvard in 1746, and for

in 1728. He graduited at Harvard in 1746, and for seventy-nine years followed his profession with eminent success in Salem, where he died, March 31, 1829.

Hol'y-wood, Hal'I-fax, or Sac'ro Bos'co, (John.) a noted mathematician of the thirteenth century, was professor of mathematics in the University of Paris. The time and place of his birth are unknown. He wrote a work entitled "De Sphæra Mundi."

Holzbauer, holts'bow'er, (IGNAZ.) a German coniposer, born in Vienna in 1711, produced operas, symphonies, etc. "He has a good style," says Mozart, "and composes very fine fugues." Died in 1783.

Holzer, holt'ser, (JOHANN,) an eminent German

Holzer, holt'ser, (JOHANN,) an eminent German fresco-painter and engraver, was born near Marienburg, in the Tyrol, in 1709. He painted numerous frescos in Augsburg of religious subjects, among which is "The Martyrdom of Saint Sebastian." He produced spirited etchings of "The Adoration of the Magi," after Bergmüller, of the "Ecce Homo," after his own design, and of other paintings. Died in 1740.

See ZAPF, "Holzers Leben," 1781, in MEUSEL'S "Miscellanien Artistischen Inhalts."

Holzhauser, holts'how'zer, (BARTHOLOMÄUS,) a German devotee, born at Langenau in 1613, founded a community called "Bartholomäer." Died in 1658.

Homann, ho'mån, (Johann Baptist,) a German

geographer and engraver of maps, born at Kamlach, in Suabia, in 1664. He settled in Nuremberg, and published many maps, which were more than ordinarily accurate. He formed a large collection of the same, under the title of "Atlas," (1716.) His establishment, called "Officina Homanniana," was well known throughout Europe.

Died in 1724.

Homberg, hom'bêrg, (WILHELM,) M.D., an excellent chemist, born of German parents at Batavia, in Java, in 1652, came to Europe at an early age. He studied chemistry and other natural sciences with Otto Guericke and Boyle, and visited the principal capitals of Europe in pursuit of knowledge. About 1685 he practised medicine at Rome with success, and in 1691 removed to Paris, where he was chosen a member of the Academy of Sciences, to which he contributed many memoirs. He was patronized by the Duke of Orléans, who chose him as his first physician. He discovered boracic acid him as his first physician. The discovered and Homberg's pyrophorus. Died in Paris in 1715.

See Fontenelle, "Éloge de Homberg;" Nicéron, "Mémoires;" F. Horrer, "Histoire de la Chimie," tome ii.; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Home, (DAVID.) See Hume.

Home, (DAVID,) a Scottish Protestant minister, who lived in France during the reign of James I. of England. He wrote "Apologia Basilica," (1626.)

Home, (Sir EVERARD,) an eminent Scottish surgeon, born in the county of Berwick in 1756, studied medicine with his brother-in-law, the celebrated John Hunter. He practised in London with distinction, and was presidently the Brand College of Strategy. dent of the Royal College of Surgeons. He published "Lectures on Comparative Anatomy," and other pro-

fessional works. Died in 1832.

Home, (HENRY,) Lord Kames, a Scottish judge, born at Kames in 1696, was called to the Edinburgh bar in 1724. After publishing several legal treatises, which were well received, he was appointed in 1752 a judge of the court of sessions, and took the title of Lord Kames. In 1758 he wrote a valuable work, entitled "Historical Law Tracts." His greatest work, "Elements of Criticism," (1762,) was regarded by some as an admirable performance, and is highly commended by Dugald Stewart. Dr. Johnson said, "The Scotchman has taken the right method in his 'Elements of Criticism." He was appointed one of the lords of justiciary in 1763. Died in 1782.

See Lord Woodhouselfe, "Memoirs of the Life of Henry Home," 1807-10, 2 vols.; WILLIAM SMELLIE, "Life of Lord Kames," 1800; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Home or Hume, (JOHN,) a popular Scottish dramaist, born at Ancrum in 1724. He was licensed to preach in 1747, and settled at Athelstaneford. In 1756 he became at once distinguished by the publication of his "Tragedy of Douglas," which was performed first at Edinburgh with unbounded applause, and is still very popular on the stage. "I think nobody can bestow too much praise on Douglas," says Professor Wilson. "There has been applicable to safety weethy of the name since it and no English tragedy worthy of the name since it appeared." It rendered the outbox considered the surface of the It rendered the author so obnoxious to the elders of the Kirk that he retired from the ministry. He was patronized by the Earl of Bute, who procured him a pension of £300. Home wrote several other dramas, much inferior to "Douglas," and a "History of the Rebellion in 1745." Mrs. Siddons once said "she never found any study [which, in the technical language of the stage, means the getting verses by heart] so easy as that of Douglas." Died in 1808.

See Sir Walter Scott's critique on the "Life and Writings of John Home," in the "Quarterly Review" for June, 1827; Henry Mackenzie, "Life of John Home," prefixed to a collection of his works, 3 vols 8vo, 1822; "Noctes Ambrosianæ" for April, 1822; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Ho'mer, [Gr. 'Oμηρος ; Lat. Home'rus ; Fr. Homère, o'mair'; Ger. Homer, ho-mar';* It. Omero, o-ma the reputed author of the two great epics the "Iliad" and the "Odyssey," and the most celebrated poet that ever lived, is generally supposed to have been born at Smyrna, or Chios,† (Scio,) and to have flourished about one thou-sand years before the Christian era; but both the place and the century of his birth are involved in the greatest uncertainty. The best ancient authorities, including Aristotle and Aristarchus, represent him as contemporary with the Ionian migration which occurred about one hundred and forty years after the Trojan war. Of the two great poems above named, the "Iliad" has been aptly called "the beginning of all literature." In the opinion, indeed, of the greatest critics of antiquity, it was not only the beginning, but the end; it was not merely the first attempt at the production of a great poem, but the faultless model which excited alike the admiration and despair of all succeeding poets. In the words of Aristotle, Όμηρος . . . λέξει και διανοία πάντας ὑπερβέβληκε.‡ " Hicomnes sine dubio," says Quintilian, "in omni genere eloquentiæ procul a se reliquit." Some other ancient writers speak in even stronger terms of praise.

Among the ancients, none appears ever to have doubted that Homer was a real personage, and that he was the author of the most wonderful poem of antiquity, (the "Iliad.") But before or about the time of the Christian "Had.') The but before of about the time the era there was a class of critics who denied that the "Iliad" and "Odyssey" were the productions of the same author. They were called Χωρίζοντες, or "Separators." It cannot be denied that there is a remarkable difference between those works, not in one or two points only, but in several important respects. Perhaps the most striking difference is that which exists in respect to the character of the gods in the two poems. The gods of the "Iliad" are completely human in their character,—unless it be that they have more than human foibles or vices. are capricious and selfish, and seldom, if ever, show much regard for justice. The deities of the "Odyssey" appear as the rewarders of merit and the avengers of sin or crime. There is, moreover, a marked difference in the spirit or tone of the two poems. To explain this difference, Longinus tells us that the "Iliad" was composed by Homer when he was in the vigour of life, while the "Odyssey" was the production of his old age.

Modern critics had seemed disposed to leave the question of Homer's age and the authorship of the Homeric poems very much where they had been left by the writers of antiquity, until a little before the close of the last century, when F. A. Wolf startled the world by announcing a new theory respecting the Homeric poems, (1795.) He maintained that, as writing was not in use among the Greeks until long after the time in which those poems must have been composed, it would have been wholly impossible for any poet, however great his genius, to compose and retain in memory even one such work as the "Iliad" or "Odyssey." For this and other reasons, he concludes that the two great epics which go under the name of Homer were really produced by a number of different authors, and that these separate productions were, after the introduction of the art of writing, thrown

* See principles of German pronunciation, in the Introduction.
† If the weight of authorities is in favour of Smyrna, the greater number would seem to be on the side of Chios, (See Smith's "Classical Dictionary.") Byron appears to give the preference to the latsical Dictionary.") By ter; for he calls Homer

"The blind old man of Scio's rocky isle."

Bride of Abydos, canto ii.

It has been suggested (and it seems highly probable) that Homer, though born at Smyrna, may have afterwards removed to Chios, where his family, or a branch of it, (the Homeridæ,) are said to have lived for several generations. Seven different cities are said to have disputed for the honour of having given birth to Homer, as expressed in the following couplet by Antipater of Sidon:

in the following couplet by Antipater of Sidon:

'Επτὰ πόλεις μάρναντο σοφὴν διὰ ρίζαν 'Ομήρου,
Σμύρνα, Χίος, Κολοφῶν, Ιθάκη, Πύλος, 'Αργος, 'Αθῆναι.

Literally, "Seven cities (or states) contended for the wise race of Homer, [ε.ε. the race or origin of the wise Homer,] Smyrna, Chios, Colophon, Ithaca, Pylos, Argos, and Athens." Some writers substitute Salamis for Ithaca.

‡ "Homer has surpassed all [other writers] in diction (or expression) and in thought."

§ "In every kind of eloquence he undoubtedly has left all [others] far behind him."

together as they happened to fit, so as to form a continuous whole. The inconclusiveness, not to say absurdity, of such a train of reasoning must, we think, be obvious to every unbiassed mind. We meet, even now, with persons who by two or three perusals can commit to memory the whole of such a poem as the "Lady of the Lake." "Who can determine," says Müller, "how many thousand verses one thoroughly filled with his subject . . . might produce in a year and confide to the faithful memory of disciples devoted to their master and his art?" When we take into consideration the fact that the mental activity of the ancients, instead of being divided and diluted among an endless variety of studies or pursuits, was concentrated and constantly exercised on a comparatively few, the retaining of even two such works as the "Iliad" and "Odyssey" will not, perhaps, seem more incredible than many feats of memory which are known to have been performed in modern times. Nor must it be forgotten that the poetry of Homer, unlike that of many of our great modern poets, is, generally speaking, remarkable for the simplicity and directness of its language; and these qualities, added to the marvellous facility and animation of the narrative, render the verse extremely easy to be learned and retained in memory.

The consummate art with which the various parts of the "Iliad" (though sometimes seemingly disconnected) are arranged and adapted so as to delay the dénouement and yet to heighten the interest till near the very end, proves the poem to have been, beyond all reasonable doubt, the work of one master-mind. But this master-mind may very probably have used materials prepared for him by preceding poets, just as the consummate architect, when erecting an edifice designed to be the admiration of all coming time, may avail himself of the materials, and, for subordinate parts of the building, even of the designs, furnished by inferior workmen. There seem, indeed, to be strong reasons for believing that before the time of Homer there existed many poems treating of the events of the Trojan war, and that he, in selecting and combining the facts necessary to the plot of his great work, occasionally adopted some of the finest lines of his predecessors, at the same time changing or adapting others to suit his purpose, so as to give the whole poem the impress of his matchless skill and tran-scendent genius. This supposition will perhaps best explain the introduction into the poem of such a great variety of words or phrases differing in different parts of the work, as well as the marked diversity of dialects. It is well known that Shakspeare used freely, in some of his historic dramas, not only the ideas, but, in repeated instances, the very lines, of some of the poets that had gone before him. At other times he appears to have adopted some of the leading ideas, and perhaps many of the expressions, of previous dramatists, and yet to have so cast them into the mould of his own mind, and so coloured them with the hues of his wonderful imagination, that he may be said to have surpassed the fabled achievements of the alchemists, and transmuted his crude materials into something far more precious than gold.

But, while we claim it as a point established, that the "Iliad" is virtually and essentially the production of a single poet, we must admit that the question is still undecided whether the same Homer was also the author of the "Odyssey." "If," says the learned and accomplished critic already quoted, "the completion of the 'Iliad' and 'Odyssey' seems too vast a work for one man, we may perhaps have recourse to the supposition that Homer, after having sung the 'Iliad' in the vigour of his youthful years, in his old age communicated to some devoted disciple the plan of the 'Odyssey,' which had long been working in his mind, and left it to him for completion." (K. O. Müller's "History of Greek Literature.")

The prevailing belief that Homer was blind appears to have taken its origin from one of the so-called Homeric

hymns addressed to the Delian Apollo, the author of which calls himself the blind poet who lived in rocky Chios. The hymn in question was considered by some of the most judicious of the ancient writers to be the production of Homer himself; but this view is not accepted by the best modern critics. The wonderful accuracy of many of the descriptions in the "Iliad" utterly

precludes the idea of their having been written by a poet who had not himself been an eye-witness of the scenes which he paints so admirably. But he might, perhaps, have described in his blind old age scenes which had been idealible toward man his had been indelibly stamped upon his memory in youth or early manhood. (See, on the various questions con-nected with the Homeric poems, Colonel W. Mure's "Critical History of the Literature, etc. of Ancient Greece," (1850,) and the able article on "Homerus," in Smith's "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography.")

Smith's "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography.")
See, in addition to the works referred to in the article, Olof Celsius, "Dissertatio de Homeri Via et Scriptis," 174; LUDOLPH KUESTER, "Historia critica Homeri," 1696; Thomas Blackwell, "Enquiry into the Life and Writings of Homer," 1735; KÖPFEN, "Ueber Homer's Leben und Gesänge," 1788; CARL ERNST SCHUBARTH, "Ideen über Homer und sein Zeitalter," 1821; MATTHIAS ASP, "Disputationes de Homero," 1714; J. E. TURR, "Homerus en zijn Schriften," 1810; Alphonse de Lamartine, "Homère," 1825; FORTIA D'URBAN, "Homère et ses Écrits," 1832; BERNARD THIERSCH, "Das Zeitalter des Homer," 1687; ÉDOUARD JUSTE, "Dissertation de Poetarum Principe Homero," 1687; ÉDOUARD JUSTE, "Dissertation sur l'Origine des Poëmes attribués à Homère," 1849; "Homer and his Successors in Epic Poetry," in the "London Quarterly Review" for January, 1857; MATTHEW ARNOLD's admirable observations "On Translating Homer," in his "Essays," 1865.

Hö'mer, (Rev. Henry,) an English scholar, born at

Hō'mer, (Rev. Henry,) an English scholar, born at Birdingbury in 1752, was educated at Cambridge. He edited several Latin authors, and, in partnership with Dr. Combe, published a complete edition of Horace. Died in 1791.

Homère. See Homer.

Homeridæ, ho-mer'e-dee, (singular, Ho-mer'i-des,) or Ho'mer-ids, the name applied to the family of the poet Homer. (See Homer, note †.)

Homerus. See Homer.

Homes or Holmes, homz, (NATHANIEL,) D.D., an English theologian, ejected for nonconformity in 1662, was

a believer in the fifth monarchy. He wrote the "Resurrection Revealed," and other works. Died in 1678.

Ho-mil'ī-us, [Ger. pron. ho-mee'le-us,] (GOTTFRIED AUGUST,) an eminent German organist and composer of church music, born at Rosenthal, in Bohemia, in 1714. Among his best works are a cantata for Christmas, and

a number of motets. He was organist and director of music at Dresden. Died in 1785.

Hommaire de Hell, ho'mār' deh hêl, (IGNACE XAVIER MORAND,) a French geologist, born at Alkirch in 1872, explored the regions which border on the Black in 1812, explored the regions which border on the Black and Caspian Seas, and left an account of his travels, in 3 vols. Died at Ispahân in 1848.

Hommel, hom'mel, [Lat. Homme'llus,] (Karl Ferdinand), a learned jurist and ingenious writer, born at Leipsic in 1722. He became professor of feudal law at Leipsic in 1752, and of civil institutes in 1756. Among his works are "Literatura Juris," (1761,) a very piquant treatise on legal literature, "Rhapsodia Quæstionum in Foro quotidiè obvenientum," ("Questions occurring daily in the Forum," 5 vols., 1765-79; 4th edition, 7 vols., 1787,) and "Sceleton Juris civilis," ("Skeleton of Civil Law," 4th edition, 1767.) Died in 1781.

See Ernesti, "Hommelii Memoria," 1783, and Rössic, "Vita Hommelii," 1782, both of which may be found in the 7th vol. of Hommels" Rhapsodia," 1787; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale." Hommel, hom'mel, [Lat. HOMME'LIUS,] (KARL FER-

Hommelius. See Hommel.

Hommenus. See Hommel.

Hompesch, von, fon hom'pêsh, (FERDINAND,) the last grand master of the Knights of Malta, was born at Dusseldorf in 1744; died in 1803.

Honain, (or Honein,) ho-nīn', (Aboo-Yezeed or Abu- (Abou-) Yezîd, å'bōō yeh-zeed',) otherwise called Honain-Ben-Ishâk, (bễn is'hāk',) an Arabian beneities bernettlershe (Urch). physician, born at Heerah, (Hirah,) in Mesopotamia, lived mostly at Bagdâd. Died about 875 A.D. He translated into Arabic the works of Hippocrates, Galen, Euclid, etc.

See IBN-KHALLIKAN, "Biographical Dictionary;" HAJI-KHALFA, "Lexicon Bibliographicum."

Hondekoeter, hon'deh-koo'ter, (GILES,) a noted Dutch landscape-painter, born at Utrecht in 1583, was the son of the Marquis of Westerloo. He often added to his landscapes highly-finished figures of birds.

Hondekoeter, (Gysbrecht,) a son of the preceding, and a painter of poultry, was born in 1613; died in 1653. Hondekoeter, (MELCHIOR,) an excellent painter, a son of the preceding, was born at Utrecht in 1636. He studied with his father and his uncle, John B. Weenix.

He painted poultry, pea-fowls, and other birds, with a skill that has never been surpassed. The backgrounds of his pictures are adorned with beautiful landscapes. Among his works is "The Entrance of the Animals into the Ark." Died in 1695.

See Jakob Campo Weverman, "De Schilderkonst der Nederlanders."

Hondius, hon'de-us, or Hondt, hont, (ABRAHAM,) a Dutch painter and engraver, born at Rotterdam in 1638. He painted hunting-scenes, animals, and landscapes with success. "He often equals the best masters," says Descamps. Among his works are "The Burning of Troy," and "The Animals entering the Ark." He worked some years in England, where he died about 1692.

Hondius, (HENDRIK,) an engraver of maps and portraits, born at Ghent in 1573. His principal work is a series of portraits of one hundred and forty-four artists, mostly Flemings. He also engraved some pictures by Albert Dürer and Holbein. Died at the Hague in 1610. See Basan, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs;" STRUTT, "Dictionary of Engravers."

Hondius or De Hondt, deh hont, (HENRY,) called THE YOUNGER, born in London in 1580, was accounted the best engraver of the family. He engraved portraits, landscapes, and history after several Flemish painters. Among his works are portraits of Queen Elizabeth and James I. Died at Amsterdam about 1650.

See BASAN, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Hondius or De Hondt, (Josseor Jodo'cus,) a skilful Flemish engraver and geographer, born at Wacken about 1550, was the father of the preceding. He had a high reputation as an engraver on copper. He worked in London, and afterwards settled in Amsterdam, where he engraved maps of superior quality, and published new editions of the "Grand Atlas" of Mercator. Died in 1611.

Hondt, hont, (WILLEM,) a Flemish engraver, a brother of Henry the Younger, born at the Hague in 1601.

Hone, ho'neh, (GEORG PAUL,) a German lawyer, born at Nuremberg in 1662, wrote "Iter Juridicum," and other

works. Died in 1747.

Hone, (Nathaniel,) a portrait-painter, born in Dub-

lin about 1730; died in 1784. Hōne, (WILLIAM,) an English writer, born at Bath in 1779, resided in London, and failed several times as a bookseller. He wrote "The Political House that Jack Built," a satire, which was illustrated by Cruikshank and ran through fifty editions. He was prosecuted for his Parody on the Liturgy in 1818, and, having ably defended himself, was acquitted. In 1826 he began to issue in weekly numbers his "Every-Day Book," which had a large sale, and was commended by Professor Wilson, Scott, Lamb, and Southey. It was followed by the "Table-Book" and the "Year-Book," which were well received, but did not save the author from insolvency. He was in prison for debt about three years. Died in 1842. See "The Early Life and Conversion of William Hone," written by himself.

Honestis, (PETRUS DE.) See DAMIANI.

Honeywood, hun'ne-wood, (SAINT JOHN,) an American poet, born in Massachusetts in 1765; died in 1798. See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America."

Honoré de Sainte-Marie, o'no'rà' deh sant'ma're', [Lat. Honorius de Sancta Maria,] called, after he entered the cloister, Blaise Vauxelle, (vō-sêl',) a

Ho-no'ri-us I., a native of Campania, was elected Pope or Bishop of Rome in 626 A.D. He is charged with assenting to the heresy of Monothelism. The Council of Constantinople, held in 680, condemned his doctrine

on this point. Died in 638.

Honorius II., Pope, previously known as Cardinal Lamberto and Bishop of Ostia, succeeded Calixtus II. in 1124. Tebaldus was chosen pope at the same time by a number of bishops, but forbore to contest his claim. Honorius died in 1130.

Honorius III., elected Pope in 1216, was a Roman by birth. His proper name was CENCIO SAVELLI. He crowned Frederick II. Emperor of Germany in 1220, in

crowned Frederick II. Emperor of Germany in 1220, in the hope that he would lead a crusade against the Turks. He was more successful in instigating the King of France | Schofield at Franklin, November 30, and besieged Nash-

to a crusade against the Albigenses. He died in 1227, and was succeeded by Gregory IX

Honorius IV., POPE, (Cardinal GIACOMO Savelli.) a native of Rome, was elected in 1285 as successor to Martin IV. Died in 1287.

HO-no/ri-us, (FLAVIUS,) a Roman emperor, the second son of Theodosius the Great, was born at Constantinople in 384 A.D. At the death of his father, in 395, he inherited the Western Empire, (his elder brother Arcalius has dius having obtained the Eastern,) under the guardianship of Stilicho, a famous general, whose daughter he married. His court was held at Milan, and afterwards at Ravenna. About 402 Alaric the Goth invaded Italy, and was defeated by Stilicho at Pollentia. In 408 Stilicho was put to death by order of Honorius, who was a man of weak and vicious character. From this event may be dated the fall of the Roman power. Rome was taken and pillaged by Alaric in 410, and the empire went rapidly to ruin. He died, without issue, in 423, and was succeeded by Valentinian III.

See Gibbon, "History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire;" SOZOMEN, "Historia Ecclesiastica;" JORNANDES, "De Rebus Geticis;" TILLEMONT, "Histoire des Empereurs."

Honorius de Sancta Maria. See Honoré DE SAINTE-MARIE.

Hontheim, von, fon hont'hīm, (Johann Nikolaus,) a German jurist and Catholic priest, born at Treves in 1701. He became Bishop (in partibus) of Myriophis in 1748, and suffragan of the see of Treves. He published under the pseudonym of Justinius Febronius a famous book against the usurpations of the popes, entitled "De Statu Ecclesiæ et legitima Potestate Romani Pontificis," (5 vols., 1763,) which was often reprinted. Died in 1790.

Honthorst, hont'horst, or Hundhorst, hunt'horst, Honthorst, hont'horst, or Hundhorst, hunt'horst, (GERARD,) a Flemish painter, called also by the Italians GERARDO DELLA NOTTE, ("Gerard of the Night,") because he excelled in nocturnal scenes. He was born at Utrecht in 1592, and was a pupil of A. Bloemaert. He worked in Rome and in England, where he painted portraits of the royal family and gained a high reputation. Among his works is "The Prodigal Son." He was a good colorist, and excelled in design. Died at the Hague in 1660. His brother WILLEM was a suecessful portrait painter. Died at Barken in 1682. cessful portrait-painter. Died at Berlin in 1683.

Hood, (ALEXANDER,) Viscount Bridport, an English naval officer, was a younger brother of Lord Samuel Hood, noticed below. After having gained distinction in subordinate stations, he was made rear-admiral in 1780. In 1784 he was second in command under Lord Howe, in the Channel fleet. The next year he took three French ships, and in 1796 succeeded Lord Howe as commander of the fleet. In 1801 he was raised to the peerage as Viscount Bridport. Died in 1814.

Hood, (EDWIN PAXTON,) an English dissenting minister, born at Weston about 1820. He was for many years editor of the "Eclectic Review," and of the "Preacher's Lantern," and has written numerous works, among which are "Self-Formation," "William Wordsworth," a biography. "A Life of Swedenborg," "Literature of Labour," and "Scottish Characteristics." Died in 1885.

Hood, hood, (John B.,) an American general, born in Bath county, Kentucky, in 1831, graduated at West Point in 1853. He commanded a division of Lee's army Point in 1853. He commanded a division of Lee's army at Antietam, September, 1862, and at Gettysburg, July 1-3, 1863. He lost a leg at the battle of Chickamauga, September 20, 1863, soon after which he was promoted to be a lieutenant-general. In the spring of 1864 he commanded a corps of the army opposed to General Sherman in Northern Georgia. He succeeded General Johnston in July as commander-in-chief of that army, which was then near Atlanta. General Johnston was removed because he had adhered to a cautious and defensive policy. Hood assumed the offensive, and attacked General Sherman on the 22d of July, and again on the 28th, but was repulsed with heavy loss. He was compelled to abandon Atlanta on the 1st of September, 1864. (See SHERMAN, W. T.) After he had damaged the railroad by which Sherman's army was supplied, General Hood invaded Middle Tennessee, attacked General

ville. He was defeated on the 16th of December, 1864, by General Thomas, at the decisive battle of Nashville, where he lost fifty pieces of cannon, and was relieved of the command in January, 1865. See "Southern Generals," New York, 1865.

Hood, (ROBIN,) a famous English outlaw, who is supposed to have lived in the reign of Richard I. Sherwood Forest was his head-quarters. His exploits are the subject of many popular ballads, which applaud his gallantry to the ladies and his generosity in sharing among the poor the spoils of the rich. He was the chief of a numerous band, who seem to have lived chiefly on the products of the chase.

See W. W. Campbell, "Historical Sketch of Robin Hood and Captain Kidd," New York, 1853; "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1847; "North American Review" for January, 1857.

Hood, (SAMUEL,) VISCOUNT, an English admiral, born at Butley in 1724, entered the navy in 1740, and became captain in 1754. In 1780 he was made a rear-admiral, and was second in command in the West Indies. The next year he succeeded Rodney in command of the fleet, with which he fought De Grasse near the mouth of the Chesapeake, but failed to relieve the British army at Yorktown. He took part in the victory over De Grasse in April, 1782, and was rewarded with the title of Baron Hood of Catherington. In 1784, after a close contest with Fox, he was elected to Parliament, and in 1788 appointed a lord of the admiralty. In 1793 he commanded against the French in the Mediterranean and at the siege of Toulon. He was made, in 1796, Viscount Hood of Whitley, and afterwards an admiral. Died in 1816.

See CAMPBELL, "Lives of British Admirals."

Hood, (Sir Samuel,) cousin of the preceding, was a vice-admiral in the British navy, and a brave and skilful officer. He took part in the victory of Rodney over De Grasse in 1782, and in the battle of the Nile, (1798.) In 1806 he was returned to Parliament for Westminster, and captured three French ships near Rochefort. He was afterwards appointed to command in the East Indies,

where he died in 1814.

Hood, (Thomas,) a famous English humourist and popular author, born in London in 1798, was the son of a bookseller. He served an apprenticeship to an english humourist for literature for literature. graver, but soon exchanged that employment for literary graver, but soon exchanged that employment for interary pursuits. In 1821 he became sub-editor of the "London Magazine," by which he gained access to the society of many authors who have since risen to eminence. His "Whims and Oddities" (1826) displayed an abundant vein of inimitable wit and comic power. He issued the "Comic Annual" from 1830 to 1842, which was followed by his "Comic Album," "Whimsicalities," and "Hood's Own". His tales and novels were less successful than Own." His tales and novels were less successful than Own." His tales and novels were less successful than his humorous works. Among his most popular poems are the "Song of the Shirt," (which first appeared in "Punch,") the "Bridge of Sighs," and the "Dream of Eugene Aram." He was editor of "The Gem" for one year, and, in the latter years of his life, editor of the "New Monthly Magazine." Like poor Yorick, he was "a fellow of infinite jest of most excellent foncy." As "a fellow of infinite jest, of most excellent fancy." As a punster he is unrivalled. Some of his serious poems are exquisitely tender and pathetic. In 1844 he began to issue "Hood's Magazine," for which he wrote until his last illness. A pension of £100 which had been granted to him was transferred to his widow. Died in 1845.

See "Life of Hood," by his children, 1860; E. P. Whipple, "Essays and Reviews;" R. H. Horne, "New Spirit of the Age," 1844; "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1846; "Quarterly Review" for October, 1863; "Blackwood's Magazine" for January, 1827; "London Magazine" for December, 1826; "British Quarterly Review" for October, 1867.

Hooft, hoft, (NIKLAAS,) a Dutch historical painter, born at the Hague in 1664; died in 1748.

Hooft or Hoofft, (PIETER CORNELIS,) an excellent Dutch poet and hortorian, born in Amsterdam in March, LTSI. After leaving college he travelled in France and 1581. After leaving college he travelled in France and Italy, and filled several civil offices. He published about 1602 "Granida," a tragi-comedy, which is a master-piece. He wrote other dramas, and erotic poems of great merit, and translated Tacitus into Dutch. His chief prose works are a "Life of Henry IV. of France," (1626,) and a "History of the Netherlands," "De Nederlandsche Historien" a vols. 1642-(1) which is estemad a model. Historien," 2 vols., 1642-54,) which is esteemed a model

of grace, purity, and vigour, both in thought and stylc. He has the honour of rendering his vernacular language more polished and classical than it was before his time. He was a friend of Grotius. "Though deeply religious," says the "Biographie Universelle," "he never ranged himself under the banner of any outward communion.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" and Van Kampen's article on "Holländische Sprache und Literatur," in the same work; also, "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" Janvan Kruyff, "Lofreden of P. C. Hooft," 1870; Jacob Koning, "Geschiedenis van het Slot te Muiden, en Hoofts Leven op het zelve," 1827; Van Heusde, "Commentatio literaria de Hooftio cum Tacito comparato," 1838; LONGFELLOW, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Fraser's Magazine" for March, 1854.

Hooge, de, deh ho'Geh or ho'Heh, written also Hoogh, (PIETER,) a Dutch painter of genre, born about 1644. Little is known of his history. His colour is good, his design correct, and his manner natural. He represents the effects of light with great skill. Among his works (which command high prices) are a "Supper," an "Interior," and a "Guard-Room." Died in 1708.

See DESCAMPS, "Vies des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Hooge or Hooghe, de, (ROMEYN,) an eminent Dutch designer and engraver, was born at the Hague about 1640, or, as others say, about 1650. He worked for a long time in Paris, and passed his latter years at the Hague. He had a rich imagination and great facility, but was deficient in correctness. Among his works are "The Entrance of Louis XIV. into Dunkirk," and "The Assassination of De Witt." Died in 1725.

See J. C. WEYERMAN, "De Schilderkonst der Nederlanders."

HOGENGERORIE HEIGHT STENDERS
Hoogeveen, hō'geh-vān' or hō'Heh-vān', sometimes written Hoogeven, (Hendrik,) a Dutch Hellenist, born at Leyden in 1712, was successively rector of the gymnasiums of Breda, Dort, and Delft, and was an excellent grammarian. He is the author of a valuable treatise on "Greek Particles," ("Doctrina Particularum Linguæ Græcæ," 2 vols., 1769,) and "Dictionarium Analogicum Linguæ Græcæ," (Cambridge, 1800.) Died in 1791. See Ersch und Gruder, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" HARLESS, "Vitæ Philologorum."

Hoogstaad, van, van hog'stat', (Gerart,) a Flemish painter of history and portraits, born at Brussels, was living in 1661.

Hoogstraaten, van, van hog'stra'ten, (DAVID,) a Dutch scholar, a nephew of the following, was born at Rotterdam in 1658, and became a classical professor at Amsterdam. He compiled a Latin-Dutch Dictionary,

(1704.) and wrote several elegant Latin poems, "Poemata," (1710.) Died in 1724.

Hoogstraaten, van, (SAMUEL.) a Dutch painter, born at Dort in 1627, was a pupil of Rembrandt, and the master of Houbraken. He painted portraits, landscapes, etc. with success, and wrote a good work on the

theory of painting. Died in 1678.

His father, DIRCK, born at Antwerp in 1596, was also

a skilful landscape-painter. Died in 1640. See Pilkington's "Dictionary of Painters."

See Pilkington's "Dictionary of Painters."

Hoogvliet, hōg'vleet or hoh'vleet, (Arnold), a popular Dutch poet, born at Vlaardingen in 1687, was educated for a merchant, and held the position of cashier in his native place. His reputation is founded on an epic poem, called "Abraham the Patriarch," (1727,) which was received with extraordinary and durable favour. "No book in Dutch literature," says Marron, "has been honoured with a more decided national adoption." been honoured with a more decided national adoption."
("Biographie Universelle.") He afterwards published a collection of poems on various subjects, which are not

unworthy of his name. Died in 1763.

See Jan van Kruyff, "Leven van A. Hoogvliet," 1782; Willem Terpstra, "Oratio de A. Hoogvlietio Poeta," 1816.

Hoogzaat, hōg/zāt, (JAN,) an able Dutch painter, born at Amsterdam in 1664. He decorated the château of Loo for William III. of England. Died in 1712.

Hook, hook, (JAMES,) an English composer and musician, born at Norwich in 1746. He was employed as organist at Vauxhall Garden, London, for many years, and composed numerous popular ballads, songs, concertos, etc. Died in 1827.

Hook, (JAMES,) LLD, an English writer, brother of Theodore E. Hook, was born in London about 1771. He was educated for the church, and in 1825 was appointed Dean of Worcester. His principal works are two noveis, called "Pen Owen" and "Percy Mallory." Died in 1828

Hook, (James Clarke,) an English historical painter, born about 1820. In the early part of his career he painted subjects from Italian history, among which are "Bianca Capello," and a "Dream of Venice." He afterwards produced "The Defeat of Shylock," (1851,) and other scenes from Shakspeare. He became a Royal Academician in 1859. Among his later works are "The Samphire Gatherer," (1875,) "The Nearest Way to School," (1881,) and "Love lightens Toil," (1883.)

Hook, (Theodore Edward,) born in London in

1788, was the son of James, the musical composer, notice. above. He was an excellent vocalist, an expert mimic, and a prodigy of colloquial power. In 1805 he wrote "The Soldier's Return," an operatic farce which was very successful. He was addicted to punning, to extravagant dissipation, and to audacious practical jokes. His billiant wit and marvellous faculty of improvisation rendered him an idol of the gay world, and commended him to the favour of the prince-legent, who procured his appointment in 1812 as treasurer to the colony of Murritius, with a salary of about £2000. In 1818, a large deficit being found in his treasure-onest, he was sent home charged with peculation. The legal inquiry, however, proved nothing against him except a culpable negligence of his official duties. In 1820 he became editor of the "John Bull" newspaper, which was very successful in a pecuniary respect and obtained great notoriety. Among which he issued three series,) "Maxwell," a novel, and "Gilbert Gurney," a novel, which contains an autobiography of himself. In 1836 he was editor of the "New Monthly Magazine." Died in 1841.

See R. H. BARHAM, "Life and Writings of Theodore Hook," 1848; "Life of T. Hook," from the "Quarterly Review," London, 1852; R. H. HORNE, "New Spirit of the Age," 1844.

Hook, (WALTER FARQUHAR,) an English theologian, Hook, (WALTER FARQUHAR,) an English theologian, a nephew of the preceding, was born in London in 1793. He became vicar of Leeds in 1837, and Dean of Chichester in 1859. Among his works are "Hear the Church," (28th edition, 1838,) "Ecclesiastical Biography," (8 vols., 1845-52.) "Church Dictionary," (7th edition, 1854,) and "L ves of the Archoishops of Canterbury," (or which the first volume was published in 1860, the seventh appeared in 1868, and nine others appeared before his death in 1875. He was noted for his zeal and success in the cause of the chestension.

See "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1862.

Hooke, hook, (Nathaniel,) a Roman Catholic historian, born about 1690, was an intimate friend of Pope the poet. His principal work is "The Roman History from the Building of Rome to the End of the Commonwealth." (4 vols. 4to, 1733-71,) which was often reprinted, and is commended as a faithful compilation. He was employed by Sarah, Duchess of Marlborough, as editor of her

Memoirs, (1742.) Died in 1764.

Hooke, (ROBERT,) M.D., an English philosopher, born at Freshwater, in the Isle of Wight, in 1635, and noted for his inventive faculty, mechanical genius, and scientific acquirements. In 1662 he was chosen curator of experiments to the Royal Society, of which he was a Fellow, and afterwards secretary. About 1666 he became professor of geometry in Gresham College, and city surveyor of London. Among his multifarious accomplishments was skill in architecture, which he exercised in drawing the plan of Bedlam and other public buildings in London. He wrote many memoirs on various branches of natural science. He had a dispute with Hevelius on the subject of the telescope, and attacked Newton's theory of light and colours. He claimed the invention of the barometer, quadrant, balance-spring for watches, etc. Died in 1702.

See "Biographia Britannica;" WALLER, "Life of R. Hooke;" WOOD, "Gresham Professors."

Morals and Religion," and "Uses of Adversity," (1846.) Died in 1857.

See Griswold, "Prose Writers of America."

Hook'er, (hook'er,) otherwise called Vow'ell, (John,) M.P., an English historian, born at Exeter about 1524, was uncle of Richard Hooker, noticed below. He represented Exeter in Parliament in 1571. He compiled a large part of Holinshed's "Chronicles (1586,) and wrote a treatise on the order and usage of Parliaments, and a few other works. Died in 1601.

Hook'er, (Joseph,) an American general, born in Hadley, Massachusetts, in 1819, graduated at West Point in 1837. He served as captain in the Mexican war, (1846-47,) and gained the brevet of lieutenant-colonel at Chapultepec. Having resigned his commission about 1853, he lived several years in California. He was appointed a brigadier-general of volunteers about May, 1861, served at the battle of Williamsburg, and in the "seven days' battles" near Richmond, June 26-July I, 1862. He became a major-general in July, and commanded a corps at the battle of Antietam, September 17, 1862, a few days after which he was promoted to the rank of brigadier-general in the regular army. He commanded a grand division under General Burnside at Fredericksburg in December, 1862, and succeeded Burnside as commander of the army of the Potomac in January, 1863. During the battle of Chancellorsville he was stunned by a cannon-ball. He was relieved of the command on the 28th of June, 1863, and was sent to Tennessee with two corps in September of that year. He had comm nd of the Northern department from Sept., 1864, to July, 1865. Died in 1879.

Hooker, (JOSEPH DALTON,) F.R.S., an eminent botanist and traveller, a son of Sir William Jackson Hooker, was born in 1817. He studied medicine, and in 1839 sailed as surgeon with the expedition of Sir James Ross to the Antarctic Ocean. On his return he published "Flora Antarctica," (2 vols., 1844-47) the descriptions and illustrations of which are highly commended. Between 1843 and 1852 he explored the botanical productions of the Himalayas. The results of this arduous enterprise appeared in a very interesting work called "Himalayan Journals," (2 vols., 1854,) and in his "Flora Indica." In 1865 he became director of Kew Gardens. In 1871 he visited Morocco. In 1877 he made an important botanical tour in the United States ne made an important botanical four in the United States and in the same year he was created a K.C.S.I. From 1873 to 1878 he was president of the Royal Society. Among his other works are "The Rhododendrons of Sikkim Himalaya," (1851,) a "Floia of New Zealand," (1852-54,) "On the Vegetation of the Carbonierous Period," and "Journal of a Tour in Morocco and the Great Atlas," (1878.)

Hooker, (RICHARD,) an eminent English divine and author, born at Heavytree, near Exeter, in 1553. After graduating at Oxford, he took orders in 1581, and in an of Sandys, Bishop of London, he became Master of the Temple in 1585. Here he was involved in a controversy with Mr. Travers, a Calvinist, who was also a lecturer in the Temple. One of the consequences of this dispute was the production of his great argument for the consti-tution and discipline of the Anglican Church, entitled "The Laws of Ecclesiastical Polity." After he began this work, desiring a more retired station than the Temple, he obtained in 1591 the rectory of Boscombe, to which the prebend of Salisbury was added. From 1595 until his death he was rector of Bishopsbourne. His work above-named was published from 1504 to His work above-named was published from 1594 to 1597. It is regarded as a great bulwark of the Church, a monument of sound learning, and a noble model of literary excellence. According to Hallam, "the finest as well as the most philosophical writer of the Elizabethan period is Hooker. The first book of his 'Ecclesiastical Polity' is at this day one of the master-pieces of English eloquence. . . . So stately and graceful is the march of his periods, so various the fall of his musical Hook'er, (Herman,) an American Episcopalian divine, born at Poultney, Rutland county, Vermont. He published, among other works, "The Portion of the Soul," etc., (1835,) "The Philosophy of Unbelief in know not whether any later writer has more admirably

displayed the capacities of our language, or produced passages more worthy of comparison with the splendid monuments of antiquity." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in 1600.

See IZAAK WALTON, "Life of Richard Hooker," 1666; "Biographia Britannica;" "Life of Hooker," in Gauden's edition of his works, 1662, and in Keble's edition, Oxford, 4 vols., 1836; "North British Review" for February, 1857.

Hooker, (Rev. Thomas,) one of the founders of Connecticut, was born at Marfield, England, in 1586. After preaching in Holland, he emigrated in 1633 to Boston, Massachusetts, and was the first pastor of Cambridge. In 1636, in company with Samuel Stone, he founded the city of Hartford, where he was minister until his death. He was a very influential man in the churches, and wrote many treatises, among which is the "Application of Redemption." Died in 1647.

See E. W. HOOKER, "Life of Thomas Hooker," 1849.

Hooker, (WILLIAM JACKSON,) F.R.S., a distinguished English botanist, born at Norwich in 1785. He published in 1811 "A Journal of a Tour in Iceland in 1809," and described, with Dr. Taylor, British mosses in "Muscologia Britannica," (1818.) His "Flora Scotica" "Muscologia Britannica," (1818.) His "Flora Scotica" appeared in 1821. He produced an excellent "Flora Exotica," (3 vols., 1823-27.) For many years he was professor of botany in the University of Glasgow. Among his greatest works are "Icones Filicum," or "Figures and Descriptions of Ferns," (with Dr. Greville, 2 vols., 1829-31.) "Flora Boreali-Americana," (2 vols., 1829-40.) and a "British Flora," (1830; 6th edition, 1850.) which gives a complete description of British plants, arranged after the natural method. He was appointed about 1840 director of the royal gardens at Kew, which have been greatly improved under his superintendence, and are said to surpass all other gardens in the world in the number and variety of the plants. He was the father number and variety of the plants. He was the father of Dr. J. D. Hooker, noticed above. Died in 1865.

or Dr. J. D. Hooker, noticed above. Died in 1865.

Hoolakoo, Houlakou, Hûlâkû, hoo'lâ-koo', or

Hoolagoo, hoo'lâ-goo', sometimes very improperly

written Hulakoo, a grandson of Jengis Khan, born in

1217, was the first of the Eel-Khans, (Ilkhans or Ilchans,)

or Mongol kings of Persia. He was commanded by

his elder brother Mangoo (the father of Kooblai Khan)

to complete the conquest of Persia, which he accom
plished about the year 1255. He exterminated the Is
maeelians, or Assassins, and afterwards directed his forces

against Bardâd, which he took in February, 1258, and against Bagdâd, which he took in February, 1258, and delivered up to pillage and massacre. If we may believe the statements of the Moslem historians, nearly 800,000 persons, including Motassem (the last of the Abbasside calible) and his Motassem (the last of the Abbasside calible) and his Motassem (the last of the Abbasside calible). caliphs) and his eldest son, perished on that occasion. As a warrior, Hoolâkoo was distinguished for his sanguinary cruelty: he was nevertheless a patron of science, and the celebrated Eel-Khânee (or -Khannee) astronomical tables were prepared under his auspices, and derive their name from his title of Eel-Khân, signifying the prince or chief of the tribe. He died in 1265, and was succeeded by his son, Abâkâ Khan.

See MALCOLM, "History of Persia," vol. i. chap. x.; Von Hammer, "Geschichte der Ilchane;" D'OHSSON, "Histoire des Mongols."

Hoole, hool, (Rev. CHARLES,) born at Wakefield, England, in 1610, taught school with credit in London,

etc., and was afterwards rector of Stock. He wrote a "Latin Grammar," and other school-books. Died in 1666.

Hoole, (ELIJAH,) an English Orientalist and Wesleyan minister, born at Manchester about 1798. He served as a missionary in India, and published "Madras, Mysore, and the South of India."

Hoole, (John,) an English dramatist and translator, born in London in 1727, was educated in Grub Street. He was a friend of Dr. Johnson, and was a clerk in the tragedies, and translated into bad or insipid verse the great poems of Tasso and Ariosto. In reference to his version of Tasso, (published in 1763,) Sir Walter Scott called Hoole a "noble transmuter of gold into lead." His "Orlando Furioso" appeared in 5 vols., 1773-83. Died in 1803.

See "Biographia Dramatica."

Hoole, Mrs. See Hofland, (Barbara.)

Hoomâyoon or Humâyûn, hoo'ma'yoon', Emperor of Hindostan, of the dynasty of the Great Moguls, was the eldest son of Bâber. He was born at Cabool in 1508, and ascended the throne in 1530. Agra was his capital. He was defeated by the Afghans in 1540. His brothers having rebelled against him, he was driven out of his kingdom, and took refuge at the court of Persia. In 1545 he returned with an army and recovered his throne. He gained decisive victories over the Afghans, under Sekunder Shah, on the Sutlej, in 1554, and at Sirhind in 1555. He died in 1556, and was succeeded by his son, the celebrated Akbar. He was versed in astronomy, and wrote several poems.

See "Private Memoirs of Houmaioon," translated from the Persian by Major C. Stewart: Ferishta, "History of the Rise of the Mahomedan Power in India," translated by General Briggs; W. Erskirke, "History of India under Baber and Humayun," 2 vols., 1854; Abool-Fadhil, "Akbar-Nameh."

Hoop'er, (George,) D.D., an English prelate, born at Grimley in 1640, was educated at Oxford, and was an excellent classical and Oriental scholar. In 1677 he was almoner to Mary, Princess of Orange, and in 1691 became chaplain to William and Mary, and Dean of Canterbury. He obtained the bishopric of Saint Asaph in 1703, from which he was afterwards transferred to that of Bath and Wells. He published numerous religious works. Died in 1727.

See Todd, "Lives of the Deans of Canterbury."

Hooper or Hoper, (John,) an English reformer and martyr, born in Somersetshire about 1495. While a stu-dent at Oxford, he was converted to the Protestant faith. In 1539, to escape the Bloody Statutes of Henry VIII., he retired from England and passed several years at Zurich. At the death of Henry he settled in London, where he became an eminent and eloquent preacher. In 1550 he was made Bishop of Gloucester, and in 1552 received the bishopric of Worcester in commendam. Soon after the accession of Mary he was condemned as a heretic, and, refusing to recant, was burned at the stake in 1553.

He wrote numerous theological works.
See Fox, "Book of Martyrs;" BURNET, "History of the Reformation.

Hoop'er, (Lucy,) an American writer, born at New-"Scenes from Real Life," (1840,) "The Poetry of Flowers," and other works. She died in 1841, and her "Literary Remains" were published in 1842, with a Memoir.

See Griswold, "Female Poets of America;" "Democratic Review" for July, 1842.

view" for July, 1842.

Hooper, (ROBERT,) a British medical writer, born in the eighteenth century. Among his works are a "Medical Dictionary," (1798; 8th edition, by Dr. Grant, in 1839,) and "Surgeon's Vade-Mecum," (3d edition, enlarged by Dr. Dunglison, 1824.)

Hooper, (WILLIAM,) an American patriot, was born in Boston in 1742. He graduated at Harvard in 1760, studied law with James Otis, and rose to eminence in his profession in Wilmington, North Carolina. In 1774 he was chosen one of the delegates to the first Contihe was chosen one of the delegates to the first Conti-nental Congress. Soon after signing the Declaration of

Hotependence, in 1776, he resigned his seat. Died in 1790.

Hoorn van Vlooswyck, hōrn vắn vlōs'wīk, (PIETER NIKLAAS,) BARON, a Dutch nobleman, born at Amsterdam in 1742, possessed an immense fortune. Having a taste for art, he formed a splendid collection of gems,

cameos, mosaics, etc. Died in 1809.

Hoornbeek or Hoornbeck, hörn'bäk, (JAN.) a
Dutch writer on theology, born at Haarlem about 1616,
was professor at Utrecht. Died in 1666.

Hoorne, Count. See HORN. Hoorne, van, van hōr'neh, or Horne, (JAN,) a Dutch anatomist, was born at Amsterdam in 1621. He became professor of surgery at Leyden about 1650, and gained a high reputation. He published, besides other works on anatomy, a "Brief Introduction to the History of the Human Body," ("Brevis Manuductio ad Historiam Corporis humani," 1660,) a work of much merit. Died in 1670.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Charles Drelincourt, "Oratio de J. van Horne," 1670.

Hope, (ALEXANDER JAMES BERESFORD,) M.P., an author and connoisseur, son of Thomas Hope, noticed

below, was born in London in 1820. Among his works are an essay on "Newspapers and their Writers," (1858,) "The English Cathedral of the Nineteenth Century," "Worship in the Church of England," and some novels, "Strictly tied up," and "The Brandreths." He is a firm supporter of the Church, and has represented the University of Cambridge in Parliament since 1868.

Hope, (Sir Henry,) a British admiral, born in 1787;

Diedin 1863.

Hope, (JAMES,) a British physician of the present century, was physician to Saint George's Hospital, London, and published "Principles and Illustrations of Morbid Anatomy," (1834.) and a "Treatise on Diseases of the Heart and Great Vessels," (1839.) Died about 1840.

Hope, (John,) M.D., F.R.S., a Scottish botanist, born in 1725, was educated at Edinburgh and Paris, and

practised in the former city. In 1761 he was appointed king's botanist in Scotland, and superintendent of the royal garden, and in 1786 régius professor of botany in the University of Edinburgh. He commenced a work on botany, which he did not live to finish. Died in 1786.

See Andrew Duncan, "Life of John Hope," 1786.

Hope, (John.) Earl of Hopetoun, a British general, born near Linlithgow in 1766, was a younger son of the second Earl of Hopetoun. After passing through the second Earl of Hopetoun. After passing through the inferior grades, he was made a colonel in 1796, and returned to Parliament. In 1800 he served as adjutant-general under General Abercrombie in Egypt, and in 1802 obtained the rank of major-general. Having been 1802 obtained the rank of major general. This may be made lieutenant-general in 1808, he took part in the battle of Corunna, in 1809, and at the death of Sir John Moore succeeded him in the command. He was commander-in-chief in Ireland about 1812. In 1814 he was mander-in-chief in Ireland about 1812. In 1814 he was raised to the peerage, as Baron of Niddry, and at the death of his elder brother, in 1816, inherited his title.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Hope, (Sir Thomas,) a Scottish lawyer, born in Edinburgh. He was knighted and appointed king's advocate in 1627, after gaining distinction at the bar. He wrote valuable legal treatises. His father, Henry Hope, was He wrote related to the wealthy family of Hope in Amsterdam.

Died in 1646.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hope, (THOMAS,) an English novelist and miscellaneous writer of rare merit, born about 1770, was a member of the wealthy family of Hope of Amsterdam. After traversing Europe, Asia, and Africa, to gratify his passion for architecture, and retiring from business with an immense fortune, he settled in London, and distinguished himself as a patron of the fine arts. He formed galleries of paintings and statues, and magnificent collections of or paintings and statues, and magnificent confections of rare works of art. In 1807 he published a work on "Household Furniture," which produced quite a revolution in upholstery and an improvement in the public taste. Soon after appeared "The Costume of the Ancients," and "Modern Costumes," which evince great antiquarian lore. In 1819 he published, anonymously, "Anastasius; or, Memoirs of a Modern Greek," which was attributed to Byron, and made a vivid sensation by its surprising combination of Oriental romance and classic learning. "Mr. Hope will excuse us," says Sydclassic learning. "Mr. Hope will excuse us," says Sydney Smith, "but we could not help exclaiming, in reading it, 'Is this Mr. Thomas Hope?—is this the man of chairs and tables?—the Œdipus of coal-boxes?—he who meditated on muffineers and planned pokers? Where has he hidden all this eloquence and poetry up to this hour?" The work before us places him in the highest list of eloquent writers and of superior men." Byron said he would have given his two most approved poems to have been the author of "Anastasius." Hope also wrote an "Essay on the Origin and Prospects of Man," and a "Historical Essay on Architecture," (1835,) which was received with favour. He married in 1807 Louisa Beresford, a daughter of W. Beresford, Archbishop of Tuam. Died in 1831.

See Sydney Smith's article in the "Edinburgh Review" for March, 1821, (vol. xxxv.,) also for July, 1807; "Quarterly Review," vol. xxiv.

Hope, (THOMAS CHARLES,) an eminent teacher of chemistry, born in Edinburgh in 1766, was a son of John

Hope, the botanist, noticed above. He became professor of chemistry at Glasgow in 1787, and discovered a new earth, which he named "Strontites," about 1792. In 1798 he succeeded Dr. Black in the chair of chemistry in Edinburgh, where he lectured until 1843. He was reputed the most popular teacher of chemistry in Great Britain. He wrote several short treatises, one of which is "On the Point of Greatest Density of Water," (1805.) Died in 1844.

Hope, (Sir WILLIAM JOHNSTONE,) M.P., a British naval officer, born at Finchley in 1766. As post-captain, he served with distinction under Lord Howe against the French in 1794. In 1819 he was raised to the rank of vice-admiral, and the next year became a lord of the admiralty. He was knighted in 1825. He was a member of the House of Commons for thirty years. Died in 1831.

Hoper. See Hooper, (John.)
Höpfner or Hoepfner, höpfner, (Johann Georg Christian,) a German archæologist, born at Leipsic in 1765. He published, besides other works, a "Manual of Greek Mythology," (1795.) Died in 1827.
Höpital. See L'Höpital.

Höpken or Hoepken, höp'ken, (Anders Johan,) a Swedish statesman and writer of great merit, born in 1712, became a member of the senate in 1746. He was one of the first who formed the Swedish language on the models of Greece and Rome. His Eulogies on Count Tessin and Ekeblad are greatly admired. in 1789.

See E. M. Fant, "Åminnelse-Tal öfver A. J. von Höpken," 1789; Gyldenstolpe, "Åminnelse-Tal öfver A. J. von Höpken," 1789.

Hop'kinš, (CHARLES,) born at Exeter in 1664, was the son of Bishop Ezekiel Hopkins. He was intimate with Dryden and Congreve, wrote several tragedies, and translated Ovid's "Art of Love." Died in 1699.

His brother John, born in 1675, was the author of a collection of poems entitled "Amasia," (3 vols., 1700,) and other poems, among which is "The Triumphs of and other poems, among which is "The Triumphs of Peace, or the Glories of Nassau," (1698.) Died after

Hop'kins, (EDWARD,) Governor of Connecticut, born in London in 1600, emigrated to Boston, Massachusetts, in 1637. He was chosen Governor of Connecticut in 1640, and was re-elected every other year until 1654. Soon after this he returned to England, where he was appointed warden of the fleet and commissioner of the

appointed warden of the neet and commissioner of the admiralty, and was elected to Parliament. Died in 1657.

Hopkins, (ESEK,) an American naval officer, born in Scituate, Rhode Island, in 1718. He was appointed commander-in-chief of the navy in 1775. He captured a British fort at New Providence, and several vessels of war, in 1775 or 1776. Died in 1802.

Hopkins, (EZEKIEL,) an English Calvinistic divine, born at Sandford Devonsitie in 1622, was a popular

born at Sandford, Devonshire, in 1633, was a popular preacher, and one of the standard theologians of England. He became Bishop of Raphoe in 1671, and Bishop of Londonderry in 1681. He was driven from this place by the Catholic insurgents in 1688. Among his works (which are admired even by many who are not Calvinists) are a "Treatise on the Vanity of the World," (1663.) "Sermons," (4 vols., 1691-96,) the "Doctrine of the Two Covenants," and "Exposition on the Lord's Prayer," (1692.) His style is remarkable for sententious brevity. Died in 1690.

Hopkins, (John,) an English teacher, who graduated at Oxford in 1544, is chiefly noted for his share in the poetical version of David's Psalms by Sternhold and

Hopkins. He is supposed to have been a clergyman.

Hopkins, (John Henry,) an Episcopal theologian, born in Dublin, Ireland, in 1792, came to the United States in 1800. He became rector of a church at Pitts-States in 1800. He became rector of a church at Fitts-burg in 1824, and was chosen Bishop of Vermont in 1832. Among his numerous works are "The Primitive Creed Examined and Explained," (1834.) a "Scriptural, Ecclesiastical, and Historical View of Slavery," (1864.) in which work he advocates the Southern view of slavery, and "The Law of Ritualism," (1866.) Died in 1868.

Hopkins, (Lemuel,) M.D., born at Waterbury, Consection: in 1802. He practised medicine at Litchfield

necticut, in 1750. He practised medicine at Litchfield from 1776 to 1784, and at Hartford until 1801. He wrote "The Hypocrite's Hope," and other poems. He was

associated with Barlow and Trumbull in writing "The Anarchiad," a poem. Died in 1801.

See Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.

Hopkins, (MARK,) a Presbyterian minister and writer, born in Stockbridge, Massachusetts, in 1802, graduated at Williams College in 1824. He became professor of moral philosophy in that college in 1830, and president of the same in 1836. He published, besides other works, "Miscellaneous Essays and Discourses," (1847.)

Hopkins, (Samuel,) an American divine, born at Waterbury, Connecticut, in 1721, is called the founder of the Hopkinsian school. He studied theology under Jonathan Edwards, was ordained a minister in 1743, and began in that year to preach at Housatonnoc, now Great Barrington. In 1769 he removed from that place to Newport, Rhode Island. "Dr. Hopkins," says Allen, "was a very humble, pious, and benevolent man. . . . His life was spent chiefly in meditation, his preaching, had life was spent chiefly in meditation; his preaching had but little effect." He published a "System of Doctrines contained in Divine Revelation Explained and Defended," (2 vols., 1793.) He also wrote a "Dialogue against Slavery," (1776,) and other works. He forms a prominent character in Mrs. Stowe's "Minister's Wooing." Died in 1803.

See a "Life of Dr. Hopkins," prefixed to his Works, 3 vols., 1853.

Hopkins, (STEPHEN,) an American statesman, born at Scitnate, Rhode Island, in 1707, was a farmer in his youth, and afterwards a merchant. He was chief justice of the superior court from 1751 to 1754, and subsequently Governor of Rhode Island. In 1774 he was elected to Congress, and signed the Declaration of Independence in 1776. The unsteadiness of his hand indicated by his signature was occasioned not by fear, but by a nervous affection. He continued in Congress until 1779. Died in 1785.

See GOODRICH, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence.

Hopkins, (Rev. WILLIAM,) a learned antiquary, born at Evesham, England, in 1647, was made prebendary of Worcester in 1675, and vicar of Lindridge in 1686. Died in 1700.

See Dr. HICKS, "Life of W. Hopkins."

Hopkins, (WILLIAM,) an English Arian writer, born at Monmouth in 1706, became vicar of Bolney in 1731. He wrote a treatise in favour of Arianism, and translated

the book of Exodus, (1784.) Died in 1786.

Hop'kin-son, (Francis,) an eminent author, wit, and patriot, born in Philadelphia in 1737. He graduated at the college of his native city, and chose the profession of the law. Having visited England in 1765, and passed two years there, he returned home, settled at Bordentown, and married Miss Ann Borden. From 1774 to 1777 he published "The Pretty Story," "The Prophecy," and the "Political Catechism," three humorous and popular essays, which contributed to foment the spirit of freedom and to prepare the people for national independence. He represented New Jersey in the Continental Congress of 1776, and signed the Declaration of Independence. He was appointed judge of the admiralty of Pennsylvania in 1779, and in 1790 judge of the district court of the United States. Besides the above essays, he wrote the "Battle of the Kegs," a ballad, and other works in press and verse. Died in 1701. other works, in prose and verse. Died in 1791.

See Sanderson, "Biography of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence;" "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. iii.

Hopkinson, (JOSEPH,) LL.D., an American jurist, author of "Hail Columbia," and son of the preceding, was born in Philadelphia in 1770. He was educated at the University of Pennsylvania, studied law, and rose to eminence in his profession in his native city. He was the leading counsel for Dr. Rush in his famous libel suit against William Cobbett in 1799, and was also employed in the trials under the alien and sedition laws before Judge Chase in 1800, and in the impeachment of

the Seminole war. In 1828 he was appointed by President Adams judge of the United States court for the eastern district of Pennsylvania, which position he held till his death, in 1842.

See "Lives of Eminent Philadelphians," 1859.

Hop'per, (ISAAC TATEM,) a distinguished philanthropist, a member of the Society of Friends, born near Woodbury, New Jersey, in 1771. He resided many years in Philadelphia, but passed the latter part of his life in New York. He was a man of great energy, courage, and intellectual acuteness, and distinguished for his life-long efforts to promote benevolent and humane objects,—especially negro emancipation. In the controversy which resulted in the separation of the Society of Friends in 1827, he was one of the most zealous adherents of the antiorthodox party. Died in 1852.

See Lydia M. Child, "Life of I. T. Hopper," 1853; "Lives of Eminent Philadelphians," 1859.

Hop'per, (THOMAS,) an English architect, born at Rochester about 1775. After being employed by the prince-regent on Carleton House, he erected many castles and mansions for the nobility, among which Penrhyn Castle is regarded as one of the best. He possessed

with people of distinction. Died in 1856.

Hoppers, hop'pers, or Hopper, hop'per, (Joachim,)
[Lat. Hoppe'Rus,] a Dutch jurist, born in Friesland in 1523. In 1566 he became privy councillor at Madrid, and chancellor for the affairs of the Netherlands. He was more moderate than the other ministers of Philip II. Among his works is one "On the Legal Art," ("De Juris Arte Libri tres," 1553.) Died in 1576.

See MOTLEY, "Rise of the Dutch Republic," part ii. chap. v., and part iy. chap. iv.

and part iv. chap. iv.

Hop'pin, (Augustus,) an American artist, born in Providence, Rhode Island, in 1828. He pursued a collegiate course at Brown University, and entered upon the profession of law, but subsequently devoted himself to drawing on wood. He has illustrated "The Autocrat of the Breakfast-Table," the poem of "Nothing to Wear," and numerous other subjects.

Hoppin, (Thomas F.,) an American painter and designer, brother of the preceding, was born in Providence, Rhode Island, in 1816. Among the most important of his designs are the figures on the great window of Trinity

Church, New York.

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Hopp'ner, (JOHN,) R.A., an excellent English portrait-painter, born in London in 1759. He studied in the Royal Academy, and was patronized by the Prince of Wales. For many years he was the most fashionable portrait-painter of London, except Sir Thomas Lawrence. Hoppner was very successful in portraits of women. His colouring is natural and powerful, and his tones are mellow and deep. His works have a charming air of facility and negligence. Died in 1810.

See Cunningham, "Lives of Painters," etc.

See Cunningham, "Lives of Painters," etc.

Hop'ton, (Arthur,) a learned English mathematician, born in Somersetshire in 1588, was intimate with Selden. He wrote "Speculum Topographicum," (1611,) and a few other works. Died in 1614.

Hopton, (Sir Ralph,) an English royalist officer, who fought for Charles I. in the civil war. He obtained some success in Cornwall in 1643. In 1646 he commanded about 8000 men at the battle of Torrington, where he was defeated by Fairfax. Died about 1652.

Hopton, (Susanna,) an English authoress, born in 1627, wrote "Hexameron, or Meditations on the Six Days of Creation." Died in 1709.

Horace, hôr'ass, [Lat. Hora'Tius; Fr. Horace, o'rāss'; Ger. Horaz, horāts'; It. Orazio, o-rāt'se-o,] or, more fully, Quin'tus Hora'tius Flac'cus, an excellent and popular Latin poet, born at Venusia, (now Venosa,)

and popular Latin poet, born at Venusia, (now Venosa,) in Italy, in December, 65 B.C. His father was a freedman, who gained a competence as a *coactor*, (collector of the latter for alleged misdemeanour in office during these trials, before the United States Senate, in 1805. From which he distinguished himself as a speaker, particularly in opposition to the United States Bank, and on with whom he learned grammar and the Greek language.

About his eighteenth year, he went to prosecute his studies in the groves of the Academy at Athens,—then the principal seat of learning and philosophy,—where he remained until the death of Julius Cæsar (in 44 B.C.) involved the empire in a civil war. As Brutus passed through Athens, Horace, with patriotic ardour, joined his army, was made a military tribune, took command of a legion, and witnessed the fatal defeat of the cause at Philipsi where he there were his chief. (Carring ii) Philippi, where he threw away his shield. (Carmina, ii. 7.) His estate having been confiscated, he went to Rome, where he supported himself a short time by acting as clerk in the treasury. His early poems having excited the interest of Virgil and Varius, they recommended him to Mæcenas, in whom he found a liberal patron and intimate friend. Thenceforth his life was eminently prosperous, and serenely passed in congenial studies and patrician society. Preferring independence to the tempting prizes of ambition, he refused the office of private secretary to Augustus, who treated him with particular favour. He had a true relish for rural pleasures and the charms of nature, which he often enjoyed at his Sabine farm or his villa in Tibur. Died in November, 8 B.C. He was never married. He was of short stature, and had dark eyes and hair. His character, as deduced from his writings, is well balanced, and unites in a high degree good sense, good nature, urbanity, and elegant taste. His poems, consisting of odes, satires, and epistles, may all be conconsisting of odes, sattres, and episties, may all be contained in one small volume. His chief merits are a calm philosophy, a graceful diction, an admirable sense of propriety, and a keen insight into human nature, which have attracted an admiration growing from age to age, and have rendered him, next to Virgil, the most illustrious poet of ancient Rome. "It is mainly," says "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1868, "to this large and many-sided nature of the man himself that Horace owes his unrivalled popularity,—a popularity which has indeed both widened and deepened in its degree in proportion to the increase of modern civilization." His "Epistles" are among the few poems which represent the most perfect and original form of Latin verse. There is no very good English translation of Horace's entire works: that

good English translation of Horace's entire works: that of Francis (4 vols., 1747) is perhaps the best. Lord Lytton's translation of the Odes (1869) is highly praised.

See Suetonius, "Vita Horatii;" Masson, "Vita Horatii," 1708; Henry H. Millman, "Life of Q. Horatiis Flaccus," 1854; Van Ommern, "Horaz als Mensch und Bürger von Rom," 1802; C. Francke, "Fasti Horatiani," 1839; Walckenaer, "Histoire de la Vie et des Poésies d'Horace," 2 vols., 1840; J. Murray, "Original Views of the Passages in the Life and Writings of Horace," 1851; J. (or F.) Jacob, "Horaz und seine Freinde," 1852; Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" see, also, the excellent article on Horatius in Smith's "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography," by the late Dean H. H. Milman, (author of the "Life of Q. Horatiis Flaccus;") "Horace and his Translators," in the "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1858: "Horace and Tasso," in the "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1850.

Horæ, ho'ree, [Gr. ' $\Omega \rho a\iota$; Fr. Heures, ur, or Hores, or,] the Hours or Seasons, which the ancients imagined to have charge of the gates of heaven or doors of Olympus. They appear to have been originally personifications of the order of nature and of the seasons. They were also regarded as goddesses of justice, peace, and order. Milton associates them with the Graces:

"while universal Pan,
Knit with the Graces and the Hours in dance,
Led on the eternal Spring."

Paradise Lost, book iv.

Ho-ra-pol'lo or **Ho'rus A-pol'lo**, [Gr. *Ωραπόλλων; Fr. Horapollon, o'rā'po'lòn',] the celebrated author of a Greek treatise on the Egyptian hieroglyphics. His

name and the epoch in which he lived have been the subject of much discussion. Recent critics favour the opinion that he lived at Alexandria about the fifth century.

See SMITH, "Dictionary of Greek and Roman Biography;" A. S. COREV, "The Hieroglyphics of Horapollo," 1840; GOULANIOF, "Essai sur les Hiéroglyphes d'Horapollon," 1827.

Horapollon. See Horapollo.

Horatius. See HORAPOLLO.

Horatius. See HORACE.

Horatius, ho-rā'she-us, (in the plural, Horatii, ho-rā'she-ī,) a hero of the early Roman legends, who with his two brothers fought against the three Curiatii for the supremacy of Rome over Alba. His brothers fell in the first onset. By a feigned flight he separated his antagonists, and slew them one after the other.

Horatius Cocles. See Cocles.

Hörberg or Hoerberg, hör'berg, (Pehr,) an eminent Swedish painter, born in Småland in 1746. He practised his art with success at Olstorp, chiefly on religious subjects, and received the title of historical painter

to the king. Died in 1816.

See his "Autobiography," (in Swedish,) published in 1817, and translated into German by Schildenberg, 1819; C. Molbech, "Leben und Kunst des Malers P. Hoerberg," 1819; "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namnkunnige Svenska Män."

Hor'be-ry, (Matthew,) D.D., an English divine, born in Lincolnshire in 1707, was educated at Oxford. He became canon of Lichfield, vicar of Hanbury, and rector of Standlake. His sermons were published in several volumes, (1745-74,) and were pronounced excellent by Dr. Johnson. Died in 1773.

Horebout, ho'reh-bowt', (GERARD or GUÉRARD,) a Flemish painter of high reputation, was born at Ghent.

He removed to England, and became first painter to Henry VIII.

Hores. See HORÆ.

Horfelin, de, da or fa-leen', (ANTONIO,) a Spanish painter of history and portraits, born at Saragossa in 1597; died in 1660.

Horleman or Hårleman, hor/leh-mån', (CARL,) BARON, a Swedish architect, born at Stockholm in 1700, designed the cathedral of Calmar, and completed the royal palace at Stockholm. He was ranked among the

greatest architects of Sweden. Died in 1753.

Hor'man, (WILLIAM,) of Eton College, an English botanist, born at Salisbury. He published "Herbarum

Synonyma." Died in 1535.

Hormayr, von, fon hor/mīr, (Joseph,) a German historian, born at Innspruck in 1781. He fomented a revolt in the Tyrol against the French in 1809, and was revolt in the Tyrol against the French in 1809, and was the following the appointed historiographer of Austria in 1815. He became councillor for the foreign department of Bavaria Came Councillor for the foreign department of Bavaria in 1828, and minister from Bavaria to Hanover in 1832. Among his works are a "History of Tyrol," (1808,) "The Austrian Plutarch, or Lives of all the Austrian Princes," (20 vols., 1807–20.) "General History of Modern Times, 1787 to 1815," (1817–19, 3 vols.,) and "Vienna, its History and Curiosities," (9 vols., 1823–25.) Died in 1848.

See Brockhaus, "Conversations-Lexikon;" "Foreign Quarterly Review" for January, 1845.

Hor mis/dag (Parsian Hormond) I. King of Parsia.

Hor-mis'das [Persian, Hormooz] I., King of Persia, son of Shahpoor (or Sapor) I., began to reign in 271 After an uneventful reign of fourteen months, he died in 272, and was succeeded by his son, Bahram I.
See FIRDOUSEE, "Shah Namah;" MIRKHOND, "Histoire des
Saccanidae" Sassanides.

Hormisdas II., King of Persia, of the Sassanide dynasty, was the son of Narses, whom he succeeded in 303 A.D. He died in 311, leaving the throne to his infant son, Shahpoor II.

Hormisdas III., a son of Yezdejerd III., became

King of Persia in 457 A.D. He was defeated and deposed

by his brother Fyrooz about 460.

Hormisdas IV., King of Persia, a son of Chosroes (Khosroo) I., began to reign in 579 A.D. He waged war against Tiberius, Emperor of the East, by whose army he was defeated in several battles. Provoked by his tyranny, his subjects revolted against him, and he was deposed and put to death in 591 A.D. See ABOOLFARAJ, "Historia Dynastiarum;" MIRKHOND, "Historic des Sassanides," 1793; GIBBON, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Hor-mis'das, a native of Frusino, Italy, was elected pope in 514 A.D., as successor to Symmachus. He used his influence against the Eutychians and against Acacius, Patriarch of Constantinople. He died in 523.

Hormuzd. See Ormuzd.

Horn, horn, (ARVID BERNARD,) COUNT, a Swedish statesman, born in 1664. His influence secured the elevation of Frederick of Hesse-Cassel to the throne in 1720. He became the head of the party of "Bonnets," which was in power until 1738. Died in 1742.

See Gustav Horn, "A. B. Horn," 1852; Thomaeus, "Svensk Plutarch."

Horn or Horne, (CHARLES EDWARD,) born in London in 1786, was noted as a composer of music. He was the author of "The Deep, Deep Sea," and other popular songs. He died in Boston, Massachusetts, in 1850.

Horn, horn, (Franz Christoph,) a German critic, born at Brunswick in 1781. He published several novels, a "Critical History of German Poetry and Eloquence," (4 vols., 1822–29,) and "The Dramatic Works of Shakspeare," ("Shakespeare's Schauspiele," 5 vols., 1823–21). Died in 1823 31.) Died in 1837.

See "Franz Horn: biographisches Denkmal," Leipsic, 1839.

Horn, horn, (FREDRICK,) Count of Aminne, a Swedish general in the French service, born at Husby in 1725. As aide-de-camp of Marshal D'Estrées, he had an important part in the victory of Hastenbeck, (1757.) He obtained the rank of lieutenant-general in the Swedish army in 1878. Died in 1706. army in 1778. Died in 1796.

His son, Count Horn, was an accomplice in the assassination of Gustavus III. in 1792, for which he was

banished for life. Died in 1823.

Horn, [Lat. Hor'NIUS,] (GEORG,) a German historian, born at Greussen in 1620. He became professor of his tory at Leyden about 1648, and wrote, in Latin, works on history and geography, among which are an "Ecclesiastical and Political History," (1665,) and "Noah's Ark, or a History of the World," (1666.) Died in 1670. See JOHANN ADAM FLESSA, "Dissertatio de Vita G. Hornii," 1738.

Horn, (GUSTAF,) COUNT OF, an able Swedish general, born in Upland in 1592. Having served with credit in Poland and Livonia, he was appointed a senator about 1624. At the battle of Leipsic, in 1631, he commanded the left wing, and contributed to the victory. After Gustavus Adolphus was killed at Lützen, Horn gained some advantages over the enemy, but was taken prisoner at Nordlingen in 1634. Restored to liberty in 1642, he was made commander-in-chief of the Swedish army in the war against Denmark, in which he was successful. The queen rewarded him (about 1652) with the office of Constable of Sweden and the title of count. Died in 1657.

See Emporagius, "Likpredikan öfver G. C. Horn," 1660; Florander, "Encomium Militiæ Hornianæ," 1648; J. F. af Lundellan, "Svensk Plutarch," 1823; "Biographiskt-Lexicon öfver namkunnige Svenska Mån."

Horn, (Uffo Daniel.,) a German *littérateur*, born at Tratenau, in Bohemia, in 1817.

Horn or Hoorin, de, deh hörn, also written Hoorne and Hornes, (Philippe de Montmorency-Nivelle,) COUNT, a Flemish noble, born in 1522, was the son of Joseph de Nivelle and Anne of Egmont. After the death of his father, his mother married Count de Horn, whose name and vast fortune he inherited. He distinguished himself at the battles of Saint-Quentin and Gravelines, and served Philip II. of Spain many years as admiral of the Low Countries, president of the council of state, governor of Gueldres, etc. Arrested by the Duke of Alva, with Count Egmont, on a charge of treason, he was unjustly condemned and executed in 1568.

See MOTLEY, "Rise of the Dutch Republic;" PRESCOTT, "History of Philip II.," vol. ii.

Horn'blow-er, (Joseph C.,) an American jurist, born at Belleville, New Jersey, in 1777. He was chief justice of the supreme court of New Jersey from 1832 to 1846. He decided in 1856 that Congress had no right to proceed the court of the congress of the conditions of faither shows a constant of the conditions of the c

right to pass a law for the rendition of fugitive slaves. Died at Newark in June, 1864.

Horne, horn, (George,) D.D., an English bishop and author, born at Otham, in Kent, in 1730, was a good Hebrew scholar. He was chosen vice-chancellor of Oxford or we scholar. He was chosen vice-chancellor of Oxford in 1776, Dean of Canterbury in 1781, and Bishop of Norwich in 1790. He wrote against the philosophy of Newton, and published treatises in favour of John Hutchinson, and other works on theology. His "Commentary on the Book of Psalms" (2 vols., 1771) is esteemed an excellent performance, and has often been reprinted. He was a friend of Dr. Samuel Johnson. Died in 1792. See WILLIAM JONES, "Memoirs of the Life and Writings of the

Horne, (RICHARD HENGIST,) an English poet and

shilling, and finally to five shillings. Among his other works are "The New Spirit of the Age," (2 vols., 1844.) and "Billads and Romances," (1846.) In 1852 he

and "Billads and Romances," (1846.) In 1852 he removed to Australia. Died in 1884.

Horne, (Thomas Hartwell,) D.D., an eminent English author, born in 1780, was educated in London. He passed eight years in the labour of a barrister's clerk, and acquired some knowledge of law, while his labour was diligently improved in literary studies. In leisure was diligently improved in literary studies. In 1818 he published his principal work, the "Introduction to the Critical Study and Knowledge of the Holy Scrip-tures," (3 vols., 1818; 10th edition, enlarged, 1856,) which is considered the most complete and valuable work on that subject, and was soon adopted as a class-book in all the universities and colleges of England and in some of those in the United States. Having no sectarian tend-ency, it is appreciated by Christians generally, and has conduced greatly to the diffusion of sound biblical literature. In 1819 Horne was ordained by the Bishop of London, and obtained a prebend in Saint Paul's Cathedral, besides other livings. Among his other numerous publications are "Deism Refuted," (1819,) and a "Manual of Biblical Bibliography," (1839.) Died in January, 1862.

See "Reminiscences of Thomas H. Horne," London, 1862.

Horne Tooke. See Tooke.

Horne, van, (Jan.) See Hoorne. Horneck, hor'nêk, (Anthony,) D.D., was born at Bacharach, in Germany, in 1641, removed to England about 1660, and became prebendary of Exeter, Westminster, and Wells. He wrote many devout religious works, among which are "The Great Law of Consideration," (1677; 11th edition, 1729,) and "The Happy Ascetic," (1681.) His writings were commended by Doddridge as "exceedingly pathetic and elegant." Died in 1696.

See his Life, by BISHOP KIDDER.

Horneck, von, fon hor'nêk, (OTTOKAR,) called also OTTOKAR von Steiermark, (stī'er-mark',) one of the earliest who wrote in the German language, was the author of a "History of the Great Empires of the World to the Death of Frederick II.," (1280,) and a chronicle in rhyme. It has been published in Petz's "Austrian Historians," and is valued for its interesting account of the manners and customs of that age.

See T. JACOBI, "Dissertatio de Ottocari Chronico Austriaco,"

Horneman, hor'neh-mån', (Jens Wilken,) a Danish botanist, born at Marstal in 1770, became professor of botany at Copenhagen in 1808. He continued the "Flora Danica," a magnificent work, which other naturalists commenced, and which appeared in 14 vols. folio, (1806–40.) He wrote "Economical Botany for Denmark," (1798,) and other works. Died in 1841.

See his Autobiography; Erslew, "Forfatter-Lexicon."

Hornemann, hor neh-mån', (FRIEDRICH CONRAD,)
a German traveller, born at Hildesheim in 1772, attempted in 1797 to explore Northern and Central Africa.
He left Moorzook with a caravan bound for Bornoo in
April, 1800, after which date he was never heard from.
Hor'ner, (FRANCIS,) an eminent British statesman
and lawyer, born in Edinburgh in 1778, was educated in
the university of that city, and studied law with his friend
Henry Brougham. Having removed to London in 1802

Henry Brougham. Having removed to London in 1803, he was welcomed by the leading Whigs, such as Fox, Mackintosh, and Romilly, who hastened to enlist his eminent abilities in the public service. In 1806 he was returned to Parliament for Saint Ives. The death of Fox having produced a change of ministry and a dissolution of the House, Horner was returned for Wendover in 1807. He acquired great influence in Parliament by his integrity, wisdom, liberality, and knowledge of political economy. In 1810 he was a member of the Bullion committee and author of a part of the "Bullion Report," dramatist, born in London about 1802. He produced, besides other dramas, a tragedy entitled "Gregory the Seventh," (1840.) His reputation is founded on "Orion, an Epic Poem," (1843,) which was announced at the price of one farthing, as a sarcasm upon the low estimation into which epic poetry had fallen. After three editions had been sold, the price was raised to one Review," for which he wrote numerous articles. "He died at the age of thirty-eight," says Lord Cockburn, "possessed of greater public influence than any other private man." "No eminent speaker of Parliament," says Sir J. Mackintosh, "owed so much of his success to his moral character. His high place was therefore honourable to his audience and to his country."

See "Memoirs and Correspondence of F. Horner," published by his brother, Leonard Horner, in 1843; Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmer;" "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1843; "London Quarterly Review" for May, 1843.

Horner, (LEONARD,) F.R.S., a British geologist, and younger brother of the preceding, took a prominent part in the organization of the London University, of which he was appointed warden in 1827. About 1833 he became inspector of factories, in which capacity he contributed largely to the moral and physical improvement of the operatives. He wrote articles on the "Mineral Kingdom" for the "Penny Magazine," "On the Employment of Children in Factories," (1840,) and other short works. Died in 1864.

Hor'ner, (WILLIAM E.,) an American anatomist, born in Virginia about 1790, became in 1816 demonstrator of anatomy to Dr. Wistar, of the University of Pennsylvania, and in 1831 succeeded Dr. Physick as professor of anatomy in that institution. Died in 1853.

(See WISTAR, CASPAR.)

See Gross, "American Medical Biography," 1861; Carson, "History of the Medical Department of the University of Pennsylvania," 1869.

Hornius. See Horn, (Georg.)

Horrebow or Horreboe, hor'reh-bo, (CHRISTOF-FER,) a Danish astronomer, born at Copenhagen in 1718. He succeeded his father as professor of astronomy about 1750, and published, besides other works, a Latin treatise "On the Annual Parallax of the Fixed Stars," (1747.) Died in 1776.

See KRAFT og NYERUP, "Litteraturlexicon."

Horrebow, (NIKOLAUS,) a Danish author, born at Copenhagen in 1712, became a judge of the supreme court. In 1750 he was sent by government to explore Iceland, of which he wrote a description, said to be very correct. Died in 1750.

See KRAFT og NYERUP, "Litteraturlexicon."

Horrebow or Horreboe, (PEDER,) an eminent Danish astronomer, the father of Christoffer, noticed above, was born in Jutland in 1679. He became professor of astronomy at Copenhagen in 1710. He determined the parallax of the sun more exactly in his "Clavis Astronomia," a treatise on physical astronomy, in which he favours the theory of Descartes. He wrote other works, among which is "Copernicus Triumphans, sive de Parallaxi Orbis Annui," (1727.) Died in 1764.

See Kraft og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon;" Nyerup, "Universitaets Annalen."

Horrebow, (PEDER,) a son of the preceding, born in 1728, observed the transit of Venus in 1761, and wrote

an account of it. Died in 1812.

Hor'rocks or Hor'rox, (Jeremiah,) a distinguished English astronomer, born at Toxteth, near Liverpool, in 1619, was educated at Cambridge, took orders, and became curate of Hoole. He was the author of the true theory of lunar motion, and was the first who observed the transit of Venus, (in 1639,) which he had successfully foretold, and of which he wrote an account, entitled "Venus sub Sole visa." His other works on astronomy were published by Dr. Wallis in 1672. "His investigations," says the "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1843, "are all stamped with the clear indications of a genius of the first order; and he doubtless would have achieved far greater discoveries had not his privations and successes, his toils and triumphs, been together cut short by his premature death, in 1641."

See A. B. Whatton, "Memoir of the Life and Labours of J. Hortox," 1859.

Horsburgh, hors'bur-eh, or Horsbury, hors'ber-e, (JAMES,) F.R.S., a Scottish hydrographer, born at Elie in 1762, was for some years captain of a merchant-ship navigating the East Indian seas. In 1809 he was appointed hydrographer of the East India Company. He was author of a valuable work entitled "Directions for 1630.) Died in 1644.

Sailing to and from the East Indies, China," etc., (1809.) Died in 1836.

Sce Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen," (Supplement;) "Nouvelle Biographie Générale,"

Horse/field, (Rev. THOMAS W.,) an English anti-quary, published the "History and Antiquities of Sus-sex." Died in 1837.

Hors'field or Horsefield, (Thomas,) M.D., F.R.S., an eminent naturalist and traveller, born in Pennsylvania in 1773. He explored the natural history of Java for many years, and returned to England about 1820. He published "Zoological Researches in Java," etc., (1821-24.) The plants which he collected were described in an excellent work entitled "Plantæ Javanicæ Rariores," (1838-52, with fifty coloured engravings,) in which he

(1838-52, with fifty coloured engravings,) in which he was aided by Robert Brown and J. J. Bennett. He also wrote several smaller works. Died in London in 1859.

Hors'ley, (CHARLES,) an English composer, born at Kensington in 1821. He composed oratorios entitled "David" and "Joseph," (1852.)

Horsley, (John,) F.R.S., an eminent British antiquary, born in Mid-Lothian in 1685, became pastor of a dissenting church at Morpeth. He wrote an excellent work entitled "The Roman Antiquities of Britain," ("Britannia Romana," 1732.) Died in 1731.

Horsley, (John Callcott,) an English historical painter, born in London in 1817. His cartoon of "Saint Augustine Pleaching" (1843) received one of the prizes

Augustine Preaching" (1843) received one of the prizes of £200 from the Commission of Fine Arts. He was one of the artists commissioned to adorn the House of Lords, in which he painted a fresco of the "Spirit of of Lords, in which he painted a riesco of the "Spirit of Religion," (1845.) Among his master-pieces are "L'Allegro and Il Penseroso," (1851.) "Lady Jane Grey and Roger Ascham," (1853.) a "Scene from Don Quixote," (1855.) "Attack and Defence," "The Healing Mercies of Christ," (for St. Thomas's Hospital.) and "A Merry Chase in Haddon Hall," (1882.) In 1882 he was elected Treasurer of the Royal Academy.

Howeley (Sawure, 1) L. D. appringer English highest

Horsley, (SAMUEL,) LL.D., an eminent English bishop and writer, born in London in 1733, was educated at Cambridge. In 1759 he obtained the rectory of Newington Butts, and, after receiving other preferments, became Bishop of Saint David's in 1788, of Rochester in 1793, and of Saint Asaph in 1802. To superior talents he joined profound learning, both classical and scientific. He was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1767, and secretary of the same in 1773. In 1783 he gained distinction by a controversy with Dr. Priestley on Unitarianism, in which it is usually conceded that Horsley had the advantage. He published in 1796 an excellent treatise "On the Prosodies of the Greek and Latin Languages," and "Critical Disquisitions on the Eighteenth Chapter of Isaiah." Among his numerous publication are sermons, treatises on mathematics, and several admired performances in biblical criticism. Died in 1806.

Hors'man, (EDWARD,) an English lawyer and politician, born in 1807. He represented Stroud in Parliament from 1853 to 1868. He was one of those who were called "Adullamites," who voted against the Reforn Bill in 1866, although elected as Liberals. At the time of his death in 1876 he was member for Liskeard.

Horst, horst, [Lat. Hor'stius,] (Gregor,) a German physician, was born at Torgau, in Saxony, in 1578. He physician, was born at Torgau, in Saxony, in 1578. He became professor at Ulm in 1622, and was surnamed THE GERMAN ÆSCULAPIUS. Among his chief works are "On Diseases and their Causes," ("De Morbis eorumque Causis," 1612,) and "Anatomy of the Human Body," (1617.) Died in 1636.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Freher, "Theatrum Eruditorum."

Horst, van der, vån der horst, (NIKOLAAS,) a Flemish painter of history and portraits, born at Antwerp, was a pupil of Rubens. His works are highly prized. Died in 1646.

Horstius. See Horst.

Horstius, hor'ste-us, (Jacobus,) a Dutch religious writer, originally named Merler, was born at Horst about 1597. He wrote, in elegant Latin, "Paradise of the Christian Soul," ("Paradisus Animæ Christianæ,"

Horstius, hor'ste-us, (Jakob.) a German physician, born at Torgau in 1537; died in 1600. Hort or Horte, (Josiah.) an English theologian, educated at a dissenting academy with Dr. Watts, who expressed a high opinion of him. He became Bishop of Kilmore and Ardagh in 1727, and Archbishop of Tuam in 1742. A collection of his sermons was published. He died at an advanced age in 1751.

Hortemels, hor/teh-mêls' or hort'mêl', (Frédéric,) a French engraver, born at Paris about 1688.

Hortemels (Marke Market England) an able engraver.

a French engraver, born at Faris about 1688.

Hortemels, (MARIE MADELEINE.) an able engraver, born in Paris about 1688, was the wife of the celebrated engraver Nicolas Cochin. Died in 1777.

Hortense Eugénie de Beauharnais, or'tônss' Uh'zhà'ne' deh bō'ār'na', Queen of Holland, and mother of the emperor Napoleon III., was born in Paris in 1783. She was the daughter of Alexandre, Vicomte de Reauharnais and Losenbine Tascher afterwards Empress Beauharnais, and Josephine Tascher, afterwards Empress of France. Her personal charms and amiable character rendered her a favourite with Napoleon and the ornament of his court. Against her own inclination, and through the influence of her mother, she became in 1802 the wife of Louis Bonaparte, with whom she did not live happily. It is said that she wept abundantly at the performance of the ceremony. In 1806 her consort Louis was made King of Holland. On this occasion Hortense said she would have preferred the throne of Naples. "I would would have preferred the throne of Naples. "I would have rekindled," said she, "the flame of the fine arts in Italy." She disliked the Dutch fogs, and deemed sunshine and Parisian society indispensable blessings.

Hortense was the mother of three sons, whom by the edicts of 1804 and 1805 the emperor had preferred as successors to his crown: I. NAPOLEON LOUIS CHARLES, who died in 1807; 2. NAPOLEON LOUIS CHARLES, who died at Pésaro in 1831; 3. CHARLES LOUIS NAPOLEON, the present Emperor of France. In 1810 Louis abdicated his throne, and was separated from his wife, who, with her sons, returned to Paris. At the restoration of 1814 she was created Duchess of Saint-Leu, through the favour of some of the allied powers. Louis XVIII. after an of some of the allied powers. Louis XVIII., after an interview with her, declared he had never seen a woman who united so much grace and dignity. After sharing the brief and brilliant triumphs of the Hundred Days, she was compelled to fly from France. The authorities of Geneva refused her an asylum; but she received a hospitable offer from the canton of Thurgau, where she For many purchased the castle of Arenenberg in 1817. years she passed the summer at this place and the winter When Louis Napoleon was exiled to the United States, in 1836, she wished to go with him, but had not sufficient strength to bear the voyage; and she died in 1837, in the arms of her son, who, learning her illness, had returned home. We should not omit to mention that she excelled in music, and composed the popular air of "Partant pour la Syrie," one of the favourite national songs of France.

See LASCELLES WRAXALL, "Memoirs of Queen Hortense;" COMTE DE LAGARDE, "Esquisse biographique sur la Reine Hortense," 1853; "Foreign Quarterly Review" for July, 1838.

Hortensius. See Desjardins.

Hortensius. See DESJARDINS.

Hor-těn'sĭ-us, (LAMBERT,) a Dutch philologist, born at Montfort about 1500. He wrote "On the German War," ("De Bello Germanico," 1560,) and annotations on Virgil's "Æneid," (1567.) Died about 1575.

Hortensius, hor-ten'she-us, (QUINTUS,) an eminent Roman orator, born of an equestrian family in 114 B.C.

At an early age he acquired celebrity in the Forum.

At an early age he acquired celebrity in the Forum, where, a few years afterwards, he maintained a spirited and generous rivalry with Cicero, who applauds his eloquence and calls him his friend. After serving in the army of Sulla in Asia, he became successively quæstor, ædile, prætor, and, in 69 B.C., consul. In the previous year he was counsel for Verres, when Cicero made his memorable speech for the prosecution. His orations and other works are all lost. His eloquence is said to have been ornate, flowery, Oriental in exuberance, and enlivened with sententious and brilliant passages. He had a retentive memory, a sonorous voice, and a graceful gesture. Died in 50 B.C.

See Onomasticon Tullianum: Pliny, "Natural History," books ix., x., xxxiv.; Quintilian, books iv., x., xi., xii.; Linsen, "Dissertatio de Hortensio Oratore," Abo, 1822.

Horto, ab, åb or'to, or de la Huerta, da la wêr'ta, GARCIA,) called also Garcia da Orta, a Portuguese botanist, went to India as physician to the viceroy, and wrote "On the Plants and Drugs of India," (1563.)
See Barbosa Machado, "Bibliotheca Lusitana."

Hor'ton, (THOMAS,) D.D., born in London about 1600, was professor of divinity in Gresham College, and published a number of sermons. Died in 1673.

Ho'rus, [Gr. 'Ωρος, probably related etymologically to the Sanscrit Sârya, Lat. Sol, and Sp. Sur,] the Egyptim and of the Sanscrit sârya. tian god of the Sun, was regarded as the son of Isis and Osiris. (See Osiris and Harpocrates.) For the etymology of Horus, see Sûrya.

Horus Apollo. See Horapollo.

Horush. See BARBAROSSA.

Horváth, horvát, (MICHAEL), a Hungarian historian, born at Szentes in 1809. He became Bishop of Csanad in 1848, and minister of public instruction in 1849. After the defeat of the patriotic cause he went

1849. After the defeat of the patriotic cause he went into exile in 1849. He wrote a valuable "History of the Magyars," (4 vols., 1842-46.)

Hos'ack, (DAVID,) LL.D., F.R.S., an eminent American physician, born in New York City in 1769. After graduating in Philadelphia in 1791, and prosecuting his studies in Edinburgh and London, he returned to New York, and became professor of botany and materia medica in Columbia College in 1795. He taught clinical medicine and obstetrics in the College of Physicians and medicine and obstetrics in the College of Physicians and Surgeons nearly twenty years, between 1807 and 1826. For many years he was one of the most successful practitioners and most influential citizens of New York. From 1820 to 1828 he was president of the New York, From 1820 to 1828 he was president of the New York Historical Society. His first wife was the sister of Thomas Eddy, and his second the widow of Henry A. Costar. He wrote a treatise on Vision, published by the Royal Society of London, (1794,) "Memoirs of De Witt Clinton," (1829,) a "System of Practical Nosology," (1829,) "Lectures on the Theory and Practice of Physic," (1838,) several volumes of medical essays, and other (1838,) several volumes of medical essays, and other works. Died in 1835.

See J. W. Francis, "Memoir of Dr. Hosack;" Gross, "American Medical Biography," 1861; "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. ii.

Höschel or Hoeschel, hö'shel, [Lat. Hoesche'-LIUS, (DAVID,) a distinguished German Hellenist, bora at Augsburg in 1556. He was professor of Greek and keeper of the public library at Augsburg. He edited numerous Greek works, among which are the Homilies of Sairt Beril and Sairt Chrystotem and the book of of Saint Basil and Saint Chrysostom, and the book of "Origen against Celsus," (1605.) His "Catalogue of the Greek Manuscripts in the Augsburg Library" is highly esteemed. Died in 1617.

See BRUCKER, "De Meritis in Rem literariam D. Hoeschelii," 1738: BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" NICÉRON, "Mémoires;" J. A. Fabricius, "Bibliotheca Græca."

"Memores;" J. A. FABRICUS, "Bibliotheca Graca."

Ho-se'a or O-se'a, [Heb. "D"] : Fr. Osée, o'zà',] one of the twelve minor Hebrew prophets, of whom little is known, except that he lived in the "days of Uzziah, Jotham, Ahaz, and Hezekiah, Kings of Judah." It is inferred that his prophetic career extended from about 785 to 725 B.C. His language is remarkably obscure. "He is the most difficult and perplexed of all the prophets," says Lowth. He is quoted in Matthew ii. 15, ix. 13, Romans ix. 25, (where his name is written Osee,) and Revelation vi. 16.

Ho-she'a or Ho-se'a. [Heb. "D"], the last King

and Revelation vi. To. Ho-she'a, [Heb. אוויה] the last King of Israel, began to reign about 730 B.C., after he had assassinated King Pekah. (See II. Kings xv. 30 and xvii. I to 7.) After a reign of nine years, his capital, Samaria, was taken by Shalmaneser, King of Assyria, who carried Hoshea with his subjects as captives to Halah, Habor, and the cities of the Medes. Since this event the fate of the ten tribes has been involved

Ho'sĭ-us, (STANISLAS,) an eminent cardinal, born at Cracow, in Poland, in 1504. After holding responsible civil offices, he entered the Church, and was made successively Bishop of Culm and of Warmia. He was a violent opponent of heretics and Protestants. In 1561 he received a cardinal's hat from Pius IV., who sent him as legate to the Council of Trent. He wrote the "Confession of the Catholic Faith," (1551,) and other works.

See RESCUS, "Vita Hosii," Rome, 1587; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" ERSCH und GRUBER, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hos'king, (WILLIAM,) an English architect and writer on architecture, born in Devonshire in 1800. He became a resident of London in his youth, and acquired distinction by a "Treatise on Architecture and Building, republished from the "Encyclopædia Britannica," (1839.) About 1840 he was chosen professor of civil engineering and architecture at King's College, London. He wrote "Guide to the Regulation of Buildings as a Means of

"Guide to the Regulation of Buildings as a Means of Securing the Health of Towns," (1848.)

Hos'kins or Hos'kyns, (John.) Sr., an English writer and lawyer, born in Herefordshire in 1566. He was noted for skill in Latin and English poetry, and wrote epigrams, law treatises, etc. According to Wood, it was Hoskins who "polished Ben Jonson the poet," and revised Sir Walter Raleigh's History before it went to

press. Died in 1638.

Hoskins, (John,) an English portrait-painter, patronized by Charles I. Died in 1664.

Hos'mer, (HARRIET,) an American sculptor, born in Watertown, Massachusetts, in 1831, studied in Rome, where she fixed her residence. Among her works are "Medusa," "Beatrice Cenci," and an admired statue of "Zenobia in Chains," ("Zenobia Captiva.")

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Hosmer, (WILLIAM,) an American divine of the Methodist Episcopal Church, born in Brimfield, Massachusetts, in 1810. He was editor of the "Northern Christian Advocate," published at Auburn, New York, and of the "Northern Independent" a religious and and of the "Northern Independent," a religious antislavery journal. He wrote, besides other works, "Christian Beneficence," etc., (1855.)

Hosmer, (WILLIAM HENRY CUYLER,) an American

poet, born at Avon, in the Genesee valley, New York, poet, born at Avon, in the Genesee valley, New York, in 1814, studied in Geneva College, and practised law in his native town. He spent much time among the Indians. In 1854 he took up his residence in New York. He wrote, besides other works, "Indian Traditions and Legends of the Senecas," etc., (1850.) A complete edition of his Poetical Works, in 2 vols., was published in 1864. lished in 1854.

See GRISWOLD, "Poets and Poetry of America."

Hos-pin'i-an, [Ger. pron. hos-pe-ne-an'; Fr. Hospinien, hos'pe'ne-an'; Lat. Hospinia'nus,] (Rudolf,) an eminent Swiss Protestant theologian, born at Altorf 1547. He became the minister of a church near Zurich, and wrote a number of learned works, in Latin, among which are "On the Origin and Progress of Ceremonies, Rites, and Holydays (Festis) among Christians," (1585,)
"History of Sacraments," ("Historia Sacramentaria,"
1598,) and a "History of the Jesuits," (1619.) Died in 1626. See John H. Heidegger, "Historia Vita Rodolphi Hospiniani," 1681; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Hospinianus. See Hospinian. Hospinien. See Hospinien. Hospital. See L'Hôpital. Hossch. See Hosschius.

Hosschius, hos'ke-us, or Hossch, hosk, (Sidonius,) a Flemish Jesuit, born at Merckhem in 1596, published in 1635 a collection of Latin elegies, which were much admired. Died in 1653.

Höst or Hoest, höst, (GEORG,) a Danish traveller, born in Jutland in 1734, became secretary for foreign affairs, etc. He wrote an "Account of the Kingdoms of Morocco and Fez," (1779.)

Höst or Hoest, (Jens Kragh,) a Danish historian,

Anost of Hoest, (JENS KRAGH,) a Danish historian, son of the preceding, was born at Saint Thomas, in the Antilles, in 1772. He was the author of "Politics and History," (5 vols., 1816,) "Johann Friedrich Struensee and his Ministry," (3 vols., 1824,) and other works. Died near Copenhagen in 1844.

See J. K. Horst, "Erindringer;" Erslew, "Almindeligt Forfatter-Lexikon."

Host, host, (NIKOLAUS THOMAS,) an Austrian, born in 1763, was first physician to the Emperor of Austria, and published "Flora Austriaca," (2 vols., 1827.) Died in 1834.

Hoste, hōt, (Jean,) a French geometer, born at Nancy, became professor of mathematics at Pont-à-Mousson. He published several treatises on geometry. Died in 1631.

Hoste, L', lot, (PAUL,) a French Jesuit, born at Pont-

de-Vesle in 1652, was professor of mathematics in Tou-lon. He wrote a treatise on the "Construction of Ships and Naval Tactics," (1697.) Died in 1700. Hos-til'1-an, [Fr. Hostillen, os'te'le-ån',] or, more fully, Cai'us Va'lens Mes'sius Quin'tius Hostilia'nus, second son of the Roman emperor Decius. death of his father, 251 A.D., he was acknowledged by some as a partner in the empire with Gallus; but he died a few months after, in 252.

Hostilien. See Hostilian.

Hos-til'I-us, (Tullus,) the third King of Rome, and the successor of Numa, reigned about 650 B.C. Among the principal events of his reign, which is semi-fabulous, was the war against Alba, terminated in favour of Rome by the victory of Horatius over the Curiatii.

Hostrup, hos'trup, (Christoffer,) a Danish drama-

tist, born in 1819, produced many successful comedies, among which are "The Neighbours," ("Gjenboerne,") and "The Intrigues."

Hostus, hos'tus, (MATTHÄUS,) a German antiquary, born in 1509; died in 1587.

Ho'tham, (HENRY,) an English vice-admiral, born in 1776. In 1815 he commanded the Channel fleet, was charged after the battle of Waterloo to blockade the west coast of France, and received Napoleon as a prisoner on board his flag-ship, the Bellerophon. He was appointed one of the commissioners of the admiralty in

1818. Died in 1833.

Hotho, ho'to, (Heinrich Gustav,) a German writer on art, born in Berlin in 1802. He became professor of philosophy at the University of Berlin in 1829, and was considered one of the chief representatives of the school of Hegel. He wrote a "History of Painting in Germany and the Low Countries," (2 vols., 1840-43.) Died 1873.

Hotman, hot'môn', (Antoine,) a French jurist, a brother of François, noticed below, was born about

1525; died in 1596.

Hotman or Hottomann, [Lat. HOTOMAN'NUS and HOTTOMAN'NUS,] (FRANÇOIS,) an eminent French jurist and Protestant, born in Paris in 1524, was a friend of Calvin. He was deeply versed in jurisprudence, literature, and antiquities. He became professor of law at Strasburg about 1550, and at Valence in 1561. By concealment he escaped the Massacre of Saint Bartholomew, (1572,) after which he retired to Geneva and Bâle. He was appointed councillor of state by Henry IV. about 1580. He performed an important part in the scientific revolution which was produced in jurisprudence scientific revolution which was produced in jurisprudence in the sixteenth century. His famous work on public French law, entitled "Treatise on the Government of the Kings of Gaul," ("Franco-Gallia, sive Tractatus de Regimine Regum Galliæ," 1573,) had an immense influence. He wrote, in elegant Latin, many other works, among which are a "Commentary on Legal Words," ("Commentarius de Verbis Juris," 1558,) and "Celebrated Questions," ("Quæstiones illustres," 1573.) Died at Bâle in 1590. His son JEAN (1552-1636) was a diplomatist and writer.

at Bäle in 1590. This soil Jean (1552-1050) has a diplematist and writer.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Haag, "La France protestante;" Neveller, "Vita Hottomanni," prefixed to Hotman's Works, about 1600; Darrste, "Essai sur F. Hotman, 1850: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hotmann or Hottomannia. See HOTMAN.

Hotmannus or Hottomannus. See Hotman. Hottinger, hot'ting-er, (Johann Heinrich,) an eminent Swiss Orientalist and Protestant divine, born at Zurich in 1620. After studying in his native city, at Geneva, and Leyden, and becoming one of the best Oriental scholars of his time, he was chosen in 1648 professor of theology and Oriental languages at Zurich. In 1655 he accepted the chair of Oriental languages at Heidelberg, In 1655 he where he remained until 1661, when he was elected rector of the University of Zurich. The University of Leyden persuaded him to accept their chair of theology; but before he arrived at that scene of labour he was accidentally drowned, in 1667. Among the numerous monuments of his vast erudition, the following are, perhaps, the principal: "Oriental History," ("Historia Orientalis," 1651,)
"Ecclesiastical History of the New Testament," (9 vols.,
1651-67,) and "Etymologicum Orientale," a lexicon of

Seven languages, (166t.)

See J. H. Heideger, "Historia Vitæ J. H. Hottingeri," 1667;

BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary," G. H. Hahn, "Untersuchung ob des gelehrten Hottinger's wirkliche Lebensgefahr," etc., 1742; Nicéron, "Mémoires."

Hottinger, (JOHANN JAKOB,) a Swiss theologian, a son of the preceding, was born at Zurich in 1652. From 1698 until his death he was professor of theology in his native city. He wrote, besides other works, an "Ecclesiastical History of Switzerland," in German, (4 vols., 1708–29.) Died in 1735.

Hottinger, (JOHANN JAKOB.) a Swiss professor and philologist horn at Zwich in 1750. He taught Grack

philologist, born at Zurich in 1750. He taught Greek and Latin in his native city, and published several good editions and translations of classic authors. Died

Hottinger, (Johann Jakob,) a Swiss writer, born in 1783 at Zurich, where he became professor of history, and published, besides other works, a "History of the Schism in the Swiss Church," in German, (2 vols.,

1827.) Died in 1859.

Hotze, von, fon hot'seh, (DAVID,) an Austrian general, born near Zurich about 1740. He commanded the army which was opposed to Massena in Switzerland in 1799. He was killed in a battle near Zurich, in Sep-

Houard, oo'ar',* (DAVID,) a French jurist, born at Dieppe in 1725; died in 1802.

Houbigant, hoo'be'gon',* (CHARLES FRANÇOIS,) a French priest, born in Paris in 1686, was a member of the Oratory, and an excellent biblical scholar. After teaching rhetoric at Marseilles and philosophy at Soissons, he became deaf about 1722, and thenceforth desons, he became deaf about 1722, and thenceforth devoted himself to study and writing. He gave especial attention to Hebrew, with a view to correct the text of the Bible. The principal fruit of his labours is an edition of the Hebrew Bible, with Critical Notes and a Latin Version, (4 vols., 1753,) which is highly commended. Died in Paris in 1783.

See J. F. Adry, "Notice sur la Vie de C. F. Houbigant," 1806; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Houbraken, how'bra'ken, (Arnold,) a Dutch painter, engraver, and critic, born at Dort in 1660. painted history and portraits with success at Amsterdam, and wrote (in Dutch) "The Lives of Dutch and Flemish Painters," with portraits, (3 vols., 1718,) a work of much merit. Died in 1719.

See JAKOB CAMPO WEYERMAN, "De Schilderkonst der Nederlanders."

Houbraken, (JACOB,) son of the preceding, was born at Dort in 1698. He worked many years at Amsterdam, was almost unrivalled as an engraver, and executed several hundred portraits, among which are a collection of "Illustrious Persons of Great Britain," (London, 1748.) He also engraved the "Sacrifice of Manoah," after Rembrandt, and the portraits in his father's "Lives of the Dutch and Flemish Painters." Died in 1780.

See Basan, "Dictionnaire des Graveurs."

Houchard, oo'shar',* (Jean Nicolas,) a French general, born at Forbach in 1740. He served in the army before the Revolution, in which he espoused the popular party. In 1792 he succeeded Custine in the command of the armies of the Moselle and of the North. In August, 1793, he gained a victory at Hondschoote, and forced the British to raise the siege of Dunkirk; but he was arrested by the dominant faction, and executed, in 1793, on the charge that he had permitted the enemy to escape after the battle just mentioned.

See THIERS, "History of the French Revolution."

Houdard. See MOTTE, LA.

Houdart de la Motte. See Motte, La. Houdetot, oo'deh-to',* (ÉLISABETH FRANÇOISE SOPHIE DE LA LIVE DE BELLEGARDE,) COUNTESS, a FRANÇOISE French lady, born about 1730, was the wife of General

Houdetot, the sister-in-law of Madame Épinay, and a favourite of Rousseau, to whose passion and indiscretion she chiefly owes the publicity of her name. Her liaison

with M. Saint-Lambert was well known. Died in 1813.

Houdon, oo'don',* (Jean Antoine,) an eminent French scuiptor, born at Versailles in 1741. About 1760 he won the grand prize for sculpture at the Academy, and went to Rome with a pension. After remaining there ten years, during which he executed an admired statue of Saint Bruno, he returned to Paris, and was admitted into the Royal Academy in 1775. About 1785 he received from Dr. Franklin a commission to execute the marble statue of Washington which adorns the State-House at Richmond, Virginia. He came to Philadelphia to obtain the model of this work. His reputation was increased by his statues of Voltaire and Cicero, and his large of Royassay Buffor Franklin P. Alembert Nagar busts of Rousseau, Buffon, Franklin, D'Alembert, Napoleon, Ney, etc. His heads of young girls are highly successful in the expression of modesty and innocence. Houdon was a member of the Institute. His personal character was amiable and estimable. Died in 1828.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Houdry, oo'dre',* (VINCENT,) a French Jesuit, born at Tours in 1631, was employed as preacher in the chief cities of France. He published sermons, and a compilation entitled "Bibliothèque des Prédicateurs," (23 vols., 1712 et seq.) Died in 1729.

Houel, hoo'êl',* (JEAN PIERRE LOUIS LAURENT,) a French landscape-painter and engraver, born at Rouen

in 1735. In a journey through Italy, Sicily, etc., he collected materials for an interesting work, entitled "A Picturesque Tour through Sicily, Malta, and the Lipari Islands," (4 vols., 1782–87, with 264 engravings.) Died

in 1813.

Hough, huf, (JOHN,) D.D., an English scholar, born in Middlesex in 1651, was elected president of Magda-lene College, Oxford, in 1687, in opposition to the illegal dictation of James II. The king then sent a mandate to the Fellows to elect Parker, a Catholic. In this contest Hough firmly maintained his rights and those of the college, and the king's agents broke open the door in order to place Parker in the president's chair. In 1688 Hough was reinstated, and in 1690 was made Bishop of Oxford. Translated to the see of Lichfield and Coventry in 1699, he refused the Archbishopric of Canterbury in 1715, and became Bishop of Worcester in 1717. He was eminent for piety and learning. Died in 1743.

See JOHN WILMOT, "Life of Rev. John Hough," 1812; MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. ii. chap. viii.

Houghton, hō'ton, (Douglas,) M.D., a naturalist, born at Troy, in New York, about 1810. He was appointed State geologist for Michigan in 1837, and was drowned in Eagle River in 1845.

Houghton, Lord. See Milnes, (Richard Monk-

Houghton, ho'ton, Major, an English traveller, who was sent by the African Company to explore the source of the Niger. He started in 1790, ascended the Gambia many hundred miles, and afterwards proceeded by land. It is supposed that he died near Jarra, in 1791; but his papers were never recovered. **Houlakou** or **Houlagou**. See Hoolâkoo.

Houlières, des. See Deshoulières.

Hacques, (Jacques, Jacques, Jacques

Houmayoun or Houmaioon. See Hoomayoon.

Houseman, (C.) See Huysman.

Houseman, (C.) See Huysman.

Houssaye. See Amelot de La Houssaye.

Houssaye, hoo's\(\frac{1}{2}\), (Ars\(\hat{e}\)rep. (a successful French litterateur and poet, born near Laon in 1815. He produced "La Couronne des Bluets," (1836), and many other novels. His "History of Flemish and Dutch Painting" (1846) was received with favour. In 1844 he

be sounded in any case; others maintain that in certain words and names it should be slightly sounded, while in others it is entirely mute.

^{*} There is perhaps no question in French pronunciation attended with more difficulty than that respecting the aspiration of the letter k. The best French authorities differ in regard to the initial k of many names. Some respectable authorities assert that the k should never the Introduction.

published a "Gallery of Portraits of the Eighteenth Century," (1st series, 2 vols...) which was completed in 5 vols. about 1850. From 1849 to 1856 he was director of the Théâtre Français. He also wrote able critiques on art, and published a volume of poems, "Poésies complètes," (1849,) and "Le Roi Voltaire," (1858.) He was chosen inspector-general of the works of art and Musées in 1856.

See Bourquelot, "La Littérature Française contemporaine;" CHARLES ROBIN, "Biographie d' A. Houssaye," 1843; CLÉMENT DE RIS, "Portraits à la Plume;" ALFRED DE MUSSET, "A. Houssaye," etc., 1853; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Blackwood's saye," etc., 1853; "Nouve Magazine" for June, 1851.

Houston, hū'ston,? (George Smith,) an American Democratic politician, born in Tennessee in 1811. He studied law, which he practised at Huntsville, Alabama, and was elected a member of Congress in 1841. He was chairman of the committee of ways and means in

the House of Representatives during two terms, 1851-55.

Houston, hū'ston, (SAM,*) an American general, born near Lexington, Virginia, in 1793, was taken to Tennessee in his childhood. He studied law, which he practised at Nashville, was elected a member of Congress in 1823, and Governor of Tennessee in 1827. In 1829 he resigned his office, and, renouncing civilized society, passed several years with the Cherokee Indians, who lived west of Arkansas. About the end of 1832 he emigrated to Texas, where he took an active part in the ensuing revolt against the Mexican government. Having been chosen commander-in-chief of the Texan army, he defeated and captured Santa Anna at San Jacinto, April 21, 1836. He was elected President of Texas in July, 1836, and re-elected for a term of three years in 1841. After the annexation of Texas to the Union, (1845,) he was chosen a United States Senator, and at the end of his term in 1853 was elected for a second term. He made an able speech against the Kansas-Nebraska bill in March, 1854, about which time he joined the Ameri-can (Know-Nothing) party. He was chosen Governor of Texas in 1859. On the breaking out of the civil war of Texas in 1859. On the breaking out of the civil war he favoured the Union, but was overborne by a large majority of the people. Died in 1862.

See "Sam Houston and his Republic," by CHARLES E. LESTER,

Hous'ton, (WILLIAM,) F.R.S., an English surgeon and naturalist, born about 1695, studied under Boerhaave, at Leyden, in 1728-29, and made there, with Van Swieten, experiments respecting the respiration of animals. About 1732 he made a voyage for scientific purposes to the West Indies, where he died in 1733, after collecting and describing many rare plants. The results of his botanical labours were published by Sir Joseph Banks.

See "Biographie Médicale."

Houteville or Houtteville, hoot'vel', (CLAUDE François,) a French priest of the Oratory, born in Paris in 1686. He published, in 1722, "The Truth of the Christian Religion proved by Facts," which attracted much attention and hostile criticism. In 1723 he was chosen a member of the French Academy. He was chosen a member of the French Academy. elected perpetual secretary of the Academy in 1742, and died in the same year.
See Moréri, "Dictionnaire Historique."

Houtman, howt'man, (Cornelis,) a Dutch navigator, born at Gouda, was the pioneer or founder of the com-merce between Holland and the East Indies. As agent of a company, he made the first voyage in 1595, and returned home in 1597. In 1598 he renewed the enterprise with two ships, and landed at Acheen, in Sumatra, where he was arrested with some of his men, and kept a prisoner several years, until his death. Died about 1605.

See RAYNAL, "Histoire philosophique des deux Indes;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Houtman, (FREDERIK,) a navigator, born about 1570, was a brother of the preceding, whom he accompanied in his voyage to the East Indies in 1598. He was afterwards Governor of Amboyna, and published a "Malay Dictionary," (1603.) Died about 1613.

Houtteville. See HOUTEVILLE.

Hove, van, van ho'veh, (Antoon,) a Dutch historian and Latin poet, born about 1505; died in 1568.

* So called by himself.

Hoveden, hŭv'den or hōv'den, de, (Roger,) an English historian, born at York, lived about 1170-1200. He was professor of theology at Oxford, and filled responsible offices at the court of Henry II. He wrote, in Latin, a "History of England from 731 to 1202," which is commended by Leland, Selden, and others for its fidelity.

See Vossius, "De Historicis Latinis."

Hovel. See HEVELIUS. Hovey, húv'e, (ALVAH,) an American divine and author, born in Chenango county, New York, about 1820. He graduated at Dartmouth in 1843, and about 1850 became a professor in the Baptist Theological Seminary at Newton. His principal work is the "Life and Times of Backus," (1857.)

Hovey, (ALVAN P.,) an American officer, who entered the service as major of an Indiana regiment in 1861, and became a brigadier-general about April, 1862. He commanded a division and contributed to the victory

at Champion's Hill, May 16, 1863.

Hovey, (CHARLES EDWARD,) an American officer, born at Hartford, Vermont, in 1827, removed to Illinois, and was made a brigadier-general of volunteers in 1862.

How, (William,) M.D., born in London in 1619,

became a captain in the royal army in the civil war, and afterwards practised medicine in his native city. is said to have been the author of the first English Flora,

("Phytologia Britannica," 1650,) which contains twelve hundred and twenty plants. Died in 1656.

How, (WILLIAM WALSHAW,) Bishop of Bedford, was born in 1823. He was appointed Suffragan Bishop of Bedford in 1879, and is the author of sermons and

books of devotion.

Howard, (Anne,) daughter of Charles, Earl of Carlisle, was married to Richard, Viscount Irwin. She wrote a "Poetical Essay on Pope's Characters of Women," and other poems. Died in 1760.

Howard, (CHARLES,) Lord Effingham, or Lord Howard of Effingham, an English admiral, born in 1536, was the son of William, Lord Effingham, and grandson of Thomas Howard, second Duke of Norfolk. After important civil and military services, he was appointed in 1585 lord high admiral by Queen Elizabeth, and successfully opposed the Invincible Armada in 1588. In 1596 he was associated with the Earl of Essex in the victorious expedition against Cadiz, and was rewarded with the title of Earl of Nottingham. About three years later, when another Spanish invasion was expected, the sole command of the army and navy for a short time was committed to him, with the title of lieutenant-general of England. He retained his honours and offices under James I. Died in 1624.

See Campbell, "Lives of British Admirals;" J. Barrow, "Memoirs of the Naval Worthies of Queen Elizabeth's Reign," 1845.

Howard, (CHARLES,) Earl of Carlisle, born about Howard, (CHARLES,) Earl of Carlisle, both about 1630, was employed in the reign of Charles II. in diplomatic missions to Muscovy, Sweden, and Denmark, of which an account was published in 1669. Died in 1686.

Howard, (CHARLES,) tenth Duke of Norfolk, (previously Hon, CHARLES HOWARD, of Greystock Castle,

Cumberland,) succeeded to the dukedom in 1777. He published "Thoughts, Essays, and Maxims, chiefly Religious and Political," (1768,) and "Historical Anecdotes of some of the Howard Family." Died in 1786.

Howard, (CHARLES,) eleventh Duke of Norfolk, an

English nobleman, born in 1746, was the son of the tenth Duke. In 1780, being then styled the Earl of Surrey, he exchanged the Catholic faith for that of the Anglican Church. Representing Carlisle in Parliament, he acted with the opposition during the ministries of Lord North and Lord Shelburne. At the death of his father, in 1786, he became Duke of Norfolk. As a member of the House of Lords, he opposed the measures of Pitt. Died in 1815.

Howard, (Hon. EDWARD,) an English writer, a son of Thomas, Earl of Berkshire, lived about 1650. He wrote several unsuccessful dramas, and "The British Princes; a Heroic Poem," in which occur these lines,

often quoted in ridicule:

"A painted vest Prince Vortigern had on, Which from a naked Pict his grandsire won."

Pope, in the "Dunciad," alludes to him in these terms: "And high-born Howard, more majestic sire, With fool of quality completes the choir."

With fool of quality completes the choir."

Howard, (EDWARD,) a popular English novelist, was a lieutenant in the royal navy. He published "The Old Commodore," (1837,) "Ratlin the Reefer," (1838,) "Outward-Bound," etc. Died in 1842.

Howard, (FRANK,) an able English designer and writer on art, a son of Henry Howard the painter. He published "The Spirit of the Plays of Shakspeare, exhibited in Outline Plates," (5 vols., 1827–33.) and the "Science of Drawing," (1840.) Died in 1866.

Howard, (FREDERICK,) fifth Earl of Carlisle, an English poet and statesman, born in 1748, was the son of Henry, and grandson of the third Earl, noticed above. He succeeded to the family title in 1758. In 1778 he He succeeded to the family title in 1758. In 1778 he was one of the commissioners sent to persuade the people of the United States to submit to the British rule. He acted with the Whig party until the French Revolution, after which he supported the ministry. He published a volume of Poems, and several tragedies, one of which, called "The Father's Revenge," was com-

one of which, called "The Father's Revenge," was commended by Dr. Johnson. His mother, Isabella Byron, daughter to the fifth Lord Byron, was first-cousin to the father of the poet Byron. Died in 1825.

Howard, (George Edmund,) a British poet and architect, was educated at Trinity College, Dublin. He published in 1782 several volumes of miscellaneous works, the most important of which treat on the exchequer, revenue, and trade of Ireland. Died in 1786.

Howard, (George William Frederick,) Earl of Carlisle and Viscount Morpeth, a statesman and author, born in 1802, was a grandson of Frederick, fifth Earl

born in 1802, was a grandson of Frederick, fifth Earl of Carlisle. He was styled Lord Morpeth before the death of his father, which occurred about 1848. Under the Whig ministry which was dissolved in 1841 he was secretary for Ireland. He visited the United States between 1842 and 1846, and, after his return, imparted to the public some observations on that country in a lecture. In 1854 he published a "Diary in Turkish and Greek Waters," which is a work of merit. He was lordwas reappointed to that office by Palmerston in June, 1859. He had the reputation of a liberal statesman and benevolent man. Died in 1864.

Howard, (HENRY,) Earl of Surrey, a celebrated English poet, born about 1516, was the son of Thomas, third Duke of Norfolk, and of Elizabeth Stafford. He excelled in the accomplishments of a scholar, courtier, and soldier, and cultivated as well as patronized the fine arts. About 1535 he married Lady Frances Vere. In 1544 he accompanied Henry VIII. in his invasion of France, was made a field-marshal, and was appointed governor of Boulogne after it was captured by the English. Soon after this he became the object of the king's suspicion. He was recalled in 1546, arrested with his father, condemned, and executed in 1547. He left two sons and three daughters. (With respect to Surrey's guilt or innocence, see Froude's "History of England," vol. iv. chap. xxiii.)

Surrey is the first who used blank verse in our language, and is considered the first English classical poet. He did much to improve the style of versification. One of his principal productions is a translation into blank verse of the second book of the "Æneid," which is admired for its fidelity and poetic diction. He also wrote numerous sonnets and songs. There is some doubt of the reality of his remarking president for Corpl. doubt of the reality of his romantic passion for Geraldine, who is the subject of his most admired effusions. She was a child of thirteen, named Lady Elizabeth Fitzgerald, who afterwards became the wife of the Earl of Lincoln.

See HALLAN, "Introduction to the Literature of Europe;" WARTON, "History of English Poetry;" JOHNSON and CHALMERS, "Lives of the English Poets;" "Edinburgh Review," vol. xlii.

Howard, (HENRY,) Earl of Northampton, second son of the preceding, was born at Norfolk about 1539. He was a person of much learning, but of bad principles. He became a privy councillor at the accession of James I., who made him Earl of Northampton. In 1608 he He became a privy councillor at the accession of James I., who made him Earl of Northampton. In 1608 he was appointed lord privy seal. He was suspected of other works on meteorology. Died in 1864.

complicity in the murder of Sir Thomas Overbury, and in the disgraceful conduct of his relative, the Countess of Essex. Died in 1614.

See Gardiner's "History of Eugland from 1603 to 1616," vol. i. chap. ii. pp. 63 and 64; also, chaps. x. and xii.

Howard, (HENRY.) born in 1757, was the son of Philip Howard of Corby Castle, England, and a descendant of the noble Earl of Surrey. He published "Indication of Memorials, etc. of the Howard Family," (1834.) and other works. Died in 1842.

Howard, (Henry,) an English painter, born in 1769, entered the Royal Academy as a student in 1788. In 1790 he won two of the highest premiums,—a gold medal for the best historical painting, and a silver medal for the best drawing from life. After a visit to Rome, he was chosen a member of the Royal Academy in 1808, and secretary of that body in 1811. His favourite subjects are classical and poetical, and are treated with elegant taste. Among his best works are "The Birth of Venus," "The Solar System," "The Circling Hours," and "The Story of Pandora." Died in 1847.

Howard, (Sir John,) was a son of Sir Robert Howard and Margaret, a daughter of Thomas Mowbray, Duke of Norfolk. He was a partisan of the house of York during the wars of the Roses. He was created Duke of Norfolk in 1483, and was killed with Richard III. at

Bosworth in 1485.

Howard, (JOHN,) F.R.S., a celebrated English philanthropist, born at Hackney, near London, in 1726. He was the son of a London tradesman, who died in his minority and left him an independent fortune. Having made a tour on the continent, he returned home and took lodgings with a widow named Loidore, by whom he was kindly nursed when his health required such attention, and whom he married out of mere gratitude in 1752, although she was more than twenty years his senior. After their marriage she lived only three or four years. In 1756 he embarked for Lisbon, in the desire to relieve the miseries caused by the great earthquake of 1755, but during the passage was taken by a French privateer, and detained in prison long enough to excite his lasting sympathy with prisoners and to impress him with the necessity of a reform in their treatment. After he was released he returned home, and married in 1758 Henrietta Leeds, with whom he lived happily at Cardington until her death in 1765. He had by this marriage one son, whose vicious habits produced first disease and then incurable insanity. Having been appointed sheriff of the county of Bedford in 1773, he witnessed with pain the abuses and cruelties to which prisoners were usually subjected. After visiting most of the county jails of England, and collecting much information respecting them, he induced the House of Commons in 1774 to begin a reform in prison discipline, to which his life thenceforth was constantly, heroically, and successfully devoted. In sity of a reform in their treatment. After he was rereform in prison discipline, to which his the thenceform was constantly, heroically, and successfully devoted. In 1777 he published a valuable volume on "The State of the Prisons in England," etc. From 1778 until his death he was almost continually employed in traversing all parts of Europe, visiting prisons and hospitals, relieving the sick, and, as Burke expresses it, "taking the gauge and dimensions of misery degreesion, and contempt." and dimensions of misery, depression, and contempt." He died of fever in 1790, at Cherson, on the Black Sea. His habits were simple, temperate, and self-denying. Having been educated among Protestant dissenters, he continued in their fellowship through life.

See "Life of Howard," by W. Hefworth Dixon, 1849; another Life, by John Field, 1850; Aikin, "Life of John Howard," 1792; J. B. Brown, "Memoirs of the Life of John Howard," 1818; "Encyclopædia Britannica;" "Blackwood's Magazine" for January, 1850.

How'ard, (John Eager,) an officer, born in Baltimore county, Maryland, in 1752. He commanded a regiment which distinguished itself by its brilliant bayonet-Guilford Court-House, March, 1781, and its gallantry at Guilford Court-House, March, 1781, and Eutaw Springs, in September of that year. He was chosen Governor of Maryland in 1788, and was a United States Senator from 1796 to 1803. Died in 1827.

See "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans."

Howard, (OLIVER OTIS,) an American general, born at Leeds, Kennebec county, Maine, in November, 1830. He was educated at Bowdoin College and at the Military Academy of West Point, where he graduated in 1854. He became first lieutenant of ordnance in 1857, and colonel of the Third Maine Volunteers in May, 1861. He commanded a brigade at Bull Run, July 21, and obtained the rank of brigadier-general in September, 1861. At the battle of Fair Oaks, May 31, 1862, he lost his right arm. He commanded a division at the battle of Antietam, September 17, and at Fredericksburg, December, 1862. In November, 1862, he was appointed a major-general of volunteers, and in April, 1863, obtained command of the eleventh army corps, which he led at Chancellors-ville, and at Gettysburg, July 2 and 3, 1863. He served with distinction at the battle of Missionary Ridge and Chattaneogra November 25, 1863. In his report of this Chattanooga, November 25, 1863. In his report of this campaign General Sherman commends him as "exhibiting the highest and most chivalrous traits of the soldier." General Howard commanded the fourth corps of the army which, under General Sherman, fought its way from Chattanooga to Atlanta, May-September, 1864. He was appointed, July 27, commander of the army of the Tennessee in place of McPherson, who was killed near Atlanta. In the memorable march of Sherman's army from Atlanta to the sea, Howard led the right wing, and was the second or third in command. (See SHERMAN, WILLIAM T.) In May, 1865, he was appointed chief of the Freedmen's Bureau. He has the reputation of being a model Christian soldier. He is a brigadier-general of the regular army by a commission

dated December, 1864. **Howard**, (PHILIP,) of Corby Castle, England, was a descendant of the eminent poet the Earl of Surrey, and father of Henry, noticed above, (1757-1842.) He wrote the "Scriptural History of the Earth and of Mankind,"

(1797.) Died in 1810.

Howard, (Sir ROBERT,) M.P., an English poet, born in 1626, was a brother of the Hon. Edward Howard, noticed above. He was a royalist in the civil war, and, after the restoration, was appointed auditor of the exchequer. His most successful dramas were "The Committee" and "The Indian Queen." He was the original hero of "The Rehearsal," in which he is called Bilboa. "The poetry of the Berkshire Howards," says Macaulay, "was the jest of three generations of satirists." The poet Dryden married Howard's sister. Died in 1698.

See MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. iii. chap. xiv.; CIBBER, "Lives of the Poets."

Howard, (Samuel,) an English musical composer, who flourished about 1750, produced several popular

ballads. Died in 1783.

Howard, (THOMAS,) second Duke of Norfolk, and Earl of Surrey, was a son of John, first Duke. He fought for Richard III. at Bosworth, where his father was killed, in 1485. He commanded the English army which gained a great victory over the Scotch at Flodden in 1513, and received the title of Duke of Norfolk for this service, before which he was styled Earl of Surrey. He died in 1524, aged about seventy, and was succeeded by his son Thomas.

Howard, (THOMAS,) third Duke of Norfolk, a son of the preceding, and an eminent English statesman and general, was born about 1473. In 1513 he was chosen high admiral of England, and, in co-operation with his father, defeated the Scotch at the battle of Flodden. For this service he was made Earl of Surrey, while his father was made Duke of Norfolk. In 1523 he became lord high treasurer, and in 1524, at the death of his father, inherited his title. His devotion to the Church of Rome made him hostile to Anne Boleyn, though she was his own niece. After Henry VIII. had married Catherine Howard, the duke, who was her uncle, had much influence in the royal councils, and used it for the persecution of the Protestants. In 1547 he was arrested on a charge of treason, and ordered for execution; but before the fatal day came the king died. Norfolk was released from prison in 1553, and died the next year. His son, the Earl of Surrey, was executed in 1547.

Howard, (Thomas,) fourth Duke of Norfolk, was a grandson of the preceding. He was the only peer who at that time possessed the highest title of nobility; and, as there were no princes of the blood, his rank, together with his great wealth and abilities, rendered him the first subject in England. He is represented as generous, prudent, and moderate, and sincerely attached to the Protestant religion. In 1559 Elizabeth appointed him her lieutenant in the northern counties. By aspiring to become the husband of Mary Queen of Scots, he gave offence to Elizabeth, and was committed to the Tower Having been released, he renewed his suit, received a promise of marriage from the captive queen, and joined a conspiracy for her liberation. For this he was condemned and executed in 1572.

See Hume, "History of England;" FROUDE, "History of England," vols. ix. and x.

Howard, (THOMAS,) Earl of Arundel, a branch of the ancient and noble family of Howard, was employed in foreign embassies by Charles I. In 1639 he was appointed commander of an army raised to subdue the Scotch; but peace was made before any important action occurred. He formed an extensive collection of Grecian antiquities and productions of ancient artists, parts of which were presented by one of his heirs to the University of Oxford, under the name of the Arundelian

University of Oxford, under the name of the Arundelian marbles. His grandson Henry became sixth Duke of Norfolk. The earl wrote several relations of his embassics and voyages. Died in 1646.

Höw'den, (John Francis Caradoc,) Baron, a British general, born in 1762, was the son of John Cradock, Archbishop of Dublin. He entered the army in 1777. In 1801 he was one of Abercrombie's staff, and was engaged in several battles in Fornt. He afterwards was engaged in several battles in Egypt. He afterwards commanded the British army in India, and in Portugal in 1808. In 1831 he was raised to the peerage, as Baron

Howden. Died in 1839.

Howden, (John Hobart Caradoc,) Baron, an English diplomatist, a son of the preceding, was born in 1799. He served in the army, and gained the rank of major-general. He was sent as ambassador to Madrid in 1850.

Höwe, (ALBION P.,) an American general, born in Maine about 1818, graduated at West Point in 1841. He became a brigadier-general in April, 1862, served at Antietam, September 17, and commanded a division at the battles of Fredericksburg, December 13, 1862, and Gettysburg, July 2 and 3, 1863.

Howe, (Charles,) born in Gloucestershire, England,

in 1661, was employed as a diplomatist by James II. He wrote "Devout Meditations," of which the poet Young says, "A greater demonstration of a sound head and a sincere heart I never saw." Died in 1745.

Howe, (ELIAS,) an eminent American inventor, born

at Spencer, Massachusetts, about 1819. While employed as a machinist he made many experiments for the invention of a sewing-machine, and about 1844 entered into a partnership with Mr. George Fisher, of Cambridge, who agreed to give him pecuniary assistance on condition of becoming proprietor of half the patent. In April, 1845, he finished a machine, which in essential points is esteemed by competent judges equal to any that have succeeded it. He obtained a patent in 1846. His invention not meeting in the United States with the success which he had anticipated, he resolved to visit England. He resided several years in London in great destitution, and returned in 1849, without having succeeded in making known the merits of his invention. Meanwhile the sewing-machine had been brought into general notice and favour, various improvements having been added by Mr. Singer, with whom, as an infringer of his patent, Mr. Howe had a law-suit, which was decided in his favour in 1854. Soon after the breaking out of the rebellion in 1861, Mr. Howe raised and equipped at his own expense a regiment, in which he served as a private until ill health obliged him to resign. He died in 1867.

See the "History of the Sewing-Machine," in the "Atlantic Monthly" for May, 1867, by James Parton.

Howe, (JOHN,) an eminent English dissenting minthe Earl of Surrey, was executed in 1547.

See Froude, "History of the Reign of Henry VIII.," particularly vols iii. and iv.; Hume's and Lingard's Histories of England.

Protector, at whose death he was retained in the same office by Richard Cromwell. After the latter was deposed, Howe preached at Great Torrington, until he was ejected for nonconformity, in 1662. In 1675 he became minister of a Puritan congregation in London, where he continued to labour (except during a few years of absence) until his death. He was eminent for piety, for wisdom, for profound learning, and for classical scholarship. As an author he is highly applauded for his originality, sublimity, and evangelical spirit. Among his principal works are "The Living Temple," (1674–1702,) "The Blessedness of the Righteous," "The Redeemer's Tears," (1684,) and "The Vanity of this Mortal Life." Robert Hall said, "I have learned more from John Howe than from any other author I ever read."
"Nothing in the language," says William Jay, "can equal, as a whole, Howe's 'Living Temple.'" He is accounted the most philosophical thinker among the Puritan divines. Died in 1705. His complete works were published in 8 vols., 1810-22.

See EDMUND CALAMY, "Life of John Howe," 1724; H. ROGERS, "Life of John Howe," 1836; THOMAS TAYLOR, "Memoir of John Howe," 1835; SAMUEL DUNN, "Life of John Howe," 1836; "Biographia Britannica," MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. ii. chaps. vii. and viii.; R. SOUTHEY, article on Howe, in "Quarterly Review" for October, 1813, (vol. x.;) "Encyclopædia Britannica."

Howe, (JOHN,) M.P., a noted English politician and versifier, was returned to the Convention Parliament for Cirencester in 1689, and was several times re-elected. He was conspicuous in the House for his volubility, asperity, and audacity of speech. Having turned Tory, he became in the reign of Anne a member of the privy council, and paymaster of the army. He wrote a "Panegyric on William III.," and several short poems. Died in 1721.

See MACAULAY, "History of England," vol. iii. chaps. xi. and xiv. Howe, (Josiah,) an English poet and clergyman, became a Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford, in 1637, and preached before Charles I. at Oxford in 1644. He wrote some epigrammatic verses prefixed to the works of Beaumont and Fletcher. Died in 1701.

Howe, (JULIA WARD,) an American poetess, daughter of Samuel Ward, a banker in New York, was born in 1819. She was educated with great care, and in 1843 was married to Dr. Samuel G. Howe, of Boston, with whom she has twice visited Europe, making on each occasion an extensive tour. Some of her poems possess merit of a very high order. Among the principal are "Passion-Flowers," published in 1854, and "Words for the Hour." She is the author of the deservedly popular song entitled "Battle Hymn of the Republic."

See Griswold, "Female Poets of America."

Howe, (RICHARD,) EARL, a distinguished English admiral, born in 1725, was the second son of Lord Emanuel Scrope Howe. He entered the navy about the age of fourteen, and obtained the rank of captain about 1747. He distinguished himself in the Seven Years' war against the French. At the death of his elder brother, in 1758, he inherited the title of viscount. In 1763 and 1764 he occupied a seat at the board of admiralty, and in 1770 he became a rear-admiral of the blue, and commanded the Mediterranean fleet. From 1776 to 1778 he commanded on the coast of the United States, where he maintained his credit by skilful operations against the French fleet under D'Estaing. He was promoted to the rank of admiral of the blue in 1782, and in the next year acted as first lord of the admiralty. In 1788 he was created Earl Howe. On June 1, 1794, he gained a decisive victory over the French fleet, of which he captured seven ships of the line. Died in 1799. He was regarded as the first sea-officer of his time.

See Campbell, "Lives of British Admirals;" George Mason, "Life of Richard, Earl Howe;" John Barrow, "Life of Lord Richard Howe," 1838.

Howe, (Dr. Samuel Gridley,) an eminent American philanthropist, born in Boston in 1801. He graduated at Brown University in 1821, and entered upon the study of medicine in his native city. In 1824 he went to Greece, and fought valiantly in the war of independence.

among the Greek patriots. On his return to his native city, in 1831, he entered with ardour into a plan for establishing in that city a school for the blind; and he visited Europe, to procure information, teachers, etc. The next year (1832) he opened the institution, (Perkins Institution for the Blind,) of which he became the principal. His success in the case of Laura Bridgeman, a deaf blind mute whom he taught to read for waired deaf blind mute, whom he taught to read from raised letters and instructed in religion, morality, etc., attracted great attention. (See BRIDGEMAN, LAURA.) Dr. Howe has also devoted much attention to the education of idiots, for whom a school has been established in South Boston. Besides his other labours, he distinguished himself by the active part he took in the anti-slavery cause. He is the author of a "Historical Sketch of the Greek Revolution," (1828,) a "Reader for the Blind," and of various essays and reports on the education of the blind and the idiotic, and other subjects. Died in 1876.

Howe, (Sir WILLIAM,) an English general, was a younger brother of Admiral Richard Howe, noticed above. In 1774 he was returned to Parliament for Nottingham, professing to disapprove the policy of the ministers in relation to the Americans. In 1775 he was appointed commander-in-chief of the army sent to subdue the colonies, though deficient in nearly all the qualithe colonies, though dencient in nearly all the qualities which constitute a great general. His constituents' censured him for accepting the command. His first exploit after this promotion was the battle of Bunker Hill, (1775,) in which he lost one-third of his men present in the action. In August. 1776, he gained the battle of Long Island and took New York City. He obtained an advantage over the Americans at Brandywine in September 1777; in consequence of which wine in September, 1777, in consequence of which Philadelphia was occupied by his army. At his own request, he was recalled in 1778, and was succeeded by Sir Henry Clinton. Died in 1814.

See Bancroft, "History of the United States," vol. ix. chaps. v., vi., x., xiv., xxiii., xxv.

How'el THE GOOD, or Hy'wel Dda, a Cambrian prince of the tenth century, noted as a legislator, succeeded his father Cadell as King of Wales. After visiting Rome about 926, he framed a code of laws, which continued in force a long time.

Hŏw'el or Hŏw'ell, (LAURENCF,) a learned English

nonjuring divine, graduated at Cambridge in 1688. He wrote a "Synopsis of the Canons of the Latin Church," and other works on the closes. For his pamphlet on the "Schism in the Church of England" he was convicted of sedition in 1716, and confined in Newgate until his

death, in 1720.

How'ell, (James,) a British author, born in Carmarthenshire about 1595. Soon after leaving college lie went to London, and, as agent of a glass-manufactory, made a tour on the continent, where he learned several languages. He was returned to Parliament in 1627, and exercised his versatile talents in several civil offices until 1643, when he was imprisoned, for reasons not positively known. He was released about 1649, and at the restoration became historiographer-royal, being the first who had that honour. He wrote "Dodona's Grove, or the Vocal Forest," a poem, (1640,) and various prose works. His "Familiar Letters" (1645) are very entertaining, and passed through ten editions before 1750. Died in 1666.

Howell, (WILLIAM), an English writer. He wrote a "History of the World from the Earliest Times to the Ruin of the Roman Empire." Died in 1683.

How'ells, (WILLIAM,) a popular English preacher, boin in 1778. Died in 1832.

Howells, (William Dean,) an American writer and novelist, bern in Ohio in 1837. He was at first a printer and a journalist. From 1861 to 1865 he was American consul at Venice. Between 1871 and 1881, he edited the "At antic Monthly." Among his works are "Venetian Life," "Their Wedding Jour ey," "Counterfeit Presentment," "Choice Biography," &c.

How itt, (Anna Marv,) an artist and writer, a daughter of William and Mary Howitt, was boin about When famine threatened that country in 1827, he came to the United States and procured large contributions of provisions, clothing, and money, which he distributed School or Life," (Boston, 1855,) which is highly commended. She was recently married to a son of the poet Alaric Watts.

Howitt, (Mary.) a popular English authoress and moralist, born at Uttoxeter about 1804. Her maiden name was BOTHAM. She was educated as a member name was BOTHAIL. She was educated as a member of the Society of Friends, and was married to William Howitt in 1823. They published jointly "The Forest Minstrel, and other Poems," (1823.) "The Desolation of Eyam, and other Poems," (1827.) "The Book of the Seasons," (1831.) and "The Literature and Romance of Northern Europe," (1852.) the most complete work on that subject in English. Mary Howitt is sole author of numerous instructive books, among which are "Hope on, Hope ever," (3d edition, 1844.) "Hymns and Fireside Verses," (1839.) "Sowing and Reaping," (1840.) and "Sketches of Natural History," (8th edition, 1853.) She has translated many works of Frederika Bremer, and several stories of Hans Christian Andersen. "Her and several stories of Hans Christian Andersen. "Her language," says Professor Wilson, "is chaste and simple, her feelings tender and pure, and her observation of nature accurate and intense." ("Blackwood's Magazine," vol. xxiv.)

Howitt, (RICHARD,) a poet and physician, a brother of William Howitt. He published in 1830 "Antediluvian Sketches, and other Poems," which was noticed favour-ably by the reviewers. "Richard too," says Professor Wilson, "has a true poetical feeling and no small poetical power." He settled in Melbourne, Australia, and wrote "Impressions of Australia Felix," (1845.)

Howitt, (WILLIAM,) an eminent English author, born at Heanor, in Derbyshire, in 1795, was educated as a member of the Society of Friends. His first published work was "The Forest Minstrel, and other Poems," (1822) partly written by his wife. Their other icint work was "The Forest Minstrel, and other Poems," (1823,) partly written by his wife. Their other joint productions have been noticed in the article on MARV HOWITT. He wrote a "History of Priestcraft," (1834,) which was very successful, and often reprinted, "Rural Life of England," (1837,) and "Colonization and Christianity," (1839.) In 1840 William and Mary Howitt removed to Heidelberg, where they passed several years. His "Rural and Domestic Life in Germany" (1842) was received with favour both by the English and Germans. He published "Homes and Haunts of the Most Eminent British Pocts Illustrated," (2 vols., 1847). He described his adventures and labours in Australia (where described his adventures and labours in Australia (where the passed about two years) in his "Land, Labour, and Gold," (2 vols., 1855.) Among his important works are "Visits to Remarkab e Places, Old Halls, Battle-Fields," etc., 1839-41,) and a "History of England," (1861.) The last few years of his life were much occupied with investigating the questions of spiritualism. He died in

See Professor Wilson, "Noctes Ambrosianæ," in "Blackwood's Magazine" for April, 1831.

wood s Magazine" for April, 1831.

How'ley, (WILLIAM,) an Eng'ish prelate, born at Ropley, in Hampshire, in 1765. He became Bishop of London in 1813, and Archbishop of Canterbury in 1828. He published several sermons. Died in 1848.

How'son, (John,) an English theologian, born in London in 1556. After having occupied the see of Oxford, he became Bishop of Durham in 1628. He wrote and preached numerous discourses against the Roman Catholics, which were printed. Died in 1631.

Catholics, which were printed. Died in 1631.

Howson, (John Saul.) an English divine, born about 1815. He published, with W. J. Conybeare, "The Life and Epistles of Saint Paul," (2 vols., 1850-52.)

"The Life and Epistles of Saint Paul," (2 vols., 1850-52.) and is the author of numerous other works. In 1867 he was appointed to the deanery of Chester. Died in 1885. Höyer, hö'yer, (Andreas,) a Danish historian and jurist, born at Karlum, published a "Life of Frederick IV.," (1732,) and other works. Died in 1739. Hoyer, ho'yer, (Johann Gottffried), a German military officer and writer, born at Dresden in 1767, published a "Dictionary of Artillery." Died in 1848. Hoy'er, [Fr. pron. hwa'ya',] (MICHEL,) a Flemish priest and Latin poet, born in 1593; died in 1650. Hoyle, hoil, (Edmund,) an Englishman, born in 1672, wrote popular treatises on Whist and other games. Died in 1769.

Died in 1769.

Hoyt, (EPAPHRAS,) a historical and military writer, born in Deerfield, Massachusetts, in 1765. He published in the compilation of a new penal and civil code.

"Cavalry Discipline," (1797,) and "Antiquarian Researches," (1824.) He was a major-general of militia. searches," (18 Died in 1850.

Hoyt, (RALPH,) an American Episcopal clergyman and poet, born in New York in 1810. He published "The Chaunt of Life, and other Poems," (1844.)

Hoz, de la, da la oth, (Juan,) a Spanish dramatic poet, born at Madrid about 1620, wrote an admired comedy, "El Castigo de la Miseria." Died after 1689.

Hozier, d'. See D'HOZIER.

Hrimfaxi. See Nörvi.

Hrotsvitha. hrots'vee'tå also written Hrosuitha.

Hrotsvitha, hRots'vee'ta, also written Hrosuitha, Hroswitha, and Roswitha, a celebrated German poetess of the tenth century, born in Lower Saxony, was educated in the convent of Gandersheim. She wrote Latin poems, which are valuable monuments of the literature of that time, and six dramas, (in Latin,) that rank among Among her poems was one in hexameters, containing the history of Otto I., only half of which is extant.

See Gustav Freytag, "Dissertatio de Hrosuitha," 1839: Dauber, "Die Nonne von Gandersheim," 1858; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hrungnir, hrung'nir, in the Norse mythology, a giant, who, on his horse Gullfaxi, ("Goldmane,") visited Aswho, on his horse Gullfaxi, ("Goldmane,") visited Asgard, and, having become intoxicated, defied the gods, and threatened to carry Valhalla to Jötunheim, (the "habitation of the giants.") He was slain by Thor, who gave Gullfaxi to his own son Jarnsaxa. Some explain the foregoing myth by supposing Hrungnir (whose name they derive from hruga, to "heap up") to be a lofty mountain piled up to the sky, thus appearing to menace heaven itself. Its summit being smitten and rent by the lightning, is compared by the Norse poets to the head of a giant whose skull Thor ("thunder") broke with his of a giant whose skull Thor ("thunder") broke with his terrible hammer.

See Thorre's "Northern Mythology," vol. i. pp. 69-71, 174.

Hrym, hreem, sometimes writen Rymer, in the Hrym, hreem, sometimes written Rymer, in the Northern mythology, the leader of the Frost-giants (Hrimthursar) in the great battle against the gods at Ragnaröck. The name is clearly another form of Hrim, "frost," and cognate with the Latin rima ("hoarfrost") and the Sanscrit himā, (Gr. χείμα.) "frost," or "winter."

Hua, hū'ā', (EUSTACHE ANTOINE.) a French lawyer, born at Mantes in 1759, was a moderate member of the Legislative Assembly in 1791. He became in 1818 attorney-general in the court of cassation. Died in 1836.

Huabalde. See Hubald.
Huarte, oo-ar'ta, (Juan de Dios.) a Spanish physical statements at the same statement of the Hubald.

Huarte, oo-ar'tà, (Juan de Dios,) a Spanish physician and philosopher, born in Navarre about 1535 He published about 1580 a remarkable book, entitled "Examen de Ingenios para las Scienzias," which was often reprinted and translated. The English version was called "Trial of Wits." It contains some new truths, with many bold paradoxes. Died about 1600. See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Ticknor, "History of Spanish Literature."

Huascar, hwas'kar, an Inca of Peru, a son of Huayna Capac, whom he succeeded in 1525, was defeated in battle and dethroned by his brother Atahualpa in 1532. (See ATAHUALPA.) Huayna Capac, hwī'nā kā-pāk', Inca of Peru, as-

cended the throne in 1493. He extended his dominions by conquest, and enriched them by the arts of peace.

Died in 1525.

Hu'bâld, written also Huabalde, Hucbald, and Hugbald, [Lat. HUBAL'DUS,] a Flemish monk of Saint-Amand, born about 840 A.D., wrote a treatise on music, and Latin verses in praise of baldness, in which every word begins with C; for example,

"Carmina Clarisonæ Calvis Cantate Camænæ."

Died in 930.

Hub'bard, (WILLIAM,) a historian, born in England in 1621, was ordained minister at Ipswich, Massachusetts, about 1656. He died in 1704, leaving in manuscript a "History of New England," which was published by the

Massachusetts Historical Society in 1815.

Hube, hoo'bêh, (R.,) a Polish jurist, born at Warsaw in 1803, published "Principles of Penal Law," (1830,) and other works. He was appointed councillor of state at Saint Petersburg in 1843, after which he was employed

Huber, hoo'ber, (Francis,) a Swiss naturalist, born at eneva in 1750. The taste for nature and the habit of Geneva in 1750. observation which he derived from his father were confirmed by the lectures of Saussure. At the age of fifteen his sight began to fail, and was before long quite lost. Soon after the occurrence of this privation he married Mdlle. Lullin, and was blessed with domestic happiness. Pursuing his researches into the economy and habits of bees, by the aid of his servant, he made many interesting discoveries, and in 1792 published "New Observations on Bees," which excited a great sensation. He was chosen a member of the Academy of Sciences at Paris, and of other similar institutions. He also wrote a "Memoir on the Origin of Wax," and a few other treatises. Died in 1830 or 1831.

See Augustin Pyrame Decandolle, "Notice sur la Vie et les Écrits de F. Huber," 1832; "Monthly Review," in the Appendix of vol. lxxii., 1817.

Huber, (Johann.) an artist, born in Geneva in 1722, was intimate with Voltaire, of whose domestic life he drew several pictures. He was noted for all the province of the provin drew several pictures. He was noted for skill in cutting

profiles in paper or parchment, and wrote "Observations on the Flight of Birds of Prey," (1784.) Died in 1790.

Huber, (Johann Jakob,) an eminent Swiss anatomist, born at Bâle in 1707, was a pupil of Haller, whom he assisted in his "Swiss Flora." He was chosen professor of anatomy at Göttingen about 1737, and became professor and court physician at Cassel in 1742. He was a Fellow of the Royal Society of London, and a member of the Academy of Sciences at Berlin. His principal work is a "Treatise on the Spinal Marrow," (1739.) Died in 1778.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Huber, (Johann Rudolf,) an eminent Swiss painter, born at Bâle in 1668, studied several years in Italy. He worked mostly in his native place. He painted portraits and history with rapidity and success. On account of his brilliant colouring, he was surnamed THE SWISS TINTORET. Died in 1748.

See NAGLER, "Allgemeines Künstler-Lexikon."

Huber, hü'baik' or hoo'ber, (LOUIS FERDINAND,) a distinguished littérateur, son of Michael, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1764. In 1794 he married Theresa, the widow of John George Forster and daughter of the eminent philologist Heyne. He became in 1798 editor of the "Allgemeine Zeitung" at Stuttgart. He wrote several dramas, and a collection of popular tales. Died in 1804.

Huber, (MARIE,) a Swiss authoress and Protestant theologian, remarkable for her peculiar religious views, which appear to have been a mixture of rationalism and mysticism, was born at Geneva in 1695. She wrote, besides other religious and moral works, "Letters on the Religion essential to Man, as distinguished from that which is Conventional," (accessoire,) (1738,) in which she uses a very subtle dialectic, and "The Insane (or Foolish) World preferred to the Wise," ("Le Monde fol préféré au Monde sage," 2 vols., 1731-44.) Died at Lyons in the contract of the Wise," in 1753. See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Huber, (MICHAEL,) a German translator, born at Frontenhausen, in Bavaria, in 1727. He lived many years in Paris, and became professor of French at Leipsic in 1766. He made good French translations of many German works, among which were Gessner's poems and Winckelmann's "History of Ancient Art," (3 vols., 1781.) Died in 1804.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Huber, (Peter, or Pierre,) son of Francis, noticed above, published a "History of the Habits of Indigenous Ants," "Observations on Drones," and other zoological treatises. Died in 1841.
See "Edinburgh Review" for July, 1812, and October, 1815.

Huber, (THERESE,) a German novelist, born at Göttingen in 1764, was a daughter of C. G. Heyne, the philologist. She was married to John George Forster, an eminent author, in 1784, and to Ludwig F. Huber (noticed above) in 1794. Died at Augsburg in 1829.

Huber (Victor Ainé,) a historian and critic, son of

Louis Ferdinand, noticed above, was born at Stuttgart in 1800. He popularized Spanish literature in Germany

by his "Ilistory of the Cid" (1829) and his "Sketches of Spain," (4 vols., 1828-35.) For many years he was professor of languages and history at Marburg and Berlin.

Huber, hü'ber, [Lat. Huber'Rus,] (Ulrich,) a Dutch jurist, born at Dokkum in 1636. In 1665 he was chosen professor of law at Francker. He published many able treatises on civil law, among which are "De Jure Civitatis," (1672,) and "Prælectiones ad Pandectas," (1686.) From the former Rousseau derived many of the ideas or principles of his "Contrat Social." Died in 1694.

See VITRINGA, "Oratio in Excessum U. Huberi," 1694; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" JÖCHER, "Allgemeines Gelehrten-Lexikon."

Hubert, hü'bair', (FRANÇOIS,) a French engraver,

born at Abbeville in 1744; died in 1809.

Hubert, (Mathieu,) an eloquent French preacher, born near Mayenne in 1640. He taught belles-lettres in various colleges, preached in Paris and the provinces, and died in 1717. His Sermons were published in 5 vols., (1725.) Huberus.

Huberus. See Huber, (Ulrich.) Hübner or Huebner, hüp'ner, (Johann,) a German geographer and teacher, born at or near Zittau in 1668.
His "Questions on Ancient and Modern Geography"
(1693) was often reprinted. Died in 1731.

Hübner or Huebner, (RUDOLF JULIUS BENNO,)
a

skilful German historical painter, born at Oels, in Silesia, in 1806, was a pupil of Schadow. He settled at Dresden in 1839, and became a professor in the Academy of Arts in that city in 1841. His works are admired for grace of expression and beauty of colour. Among his masterpieces are "Boaz and Ruth," "Christ and the Evangelists," "The Golden Age," and "Felicity and Sleep."

Hübner, von, fon hup'ner, (Joseph Alexander,)
an Austrian diplomatist, born in Vienna in 1811, was

ambassador to the French court, and signed the treaty of peace at the Congress of Paris in 1856.

Hübsch or Huebsch, hüpsh, (Heinrich,) a German architect, born at Weinheim, Baden, in 1795.

Huc, £ūk, (Abbé Évariste Régis,) a French Catholic missionary and traveller, born at Toulouse in 1813. He went to China in 1839, learned the Chinese language, and laboured as a missionary. About the end of 1845 he visited Lassa, the capital of Thibet, where he was permitted to remain only a few weeks. Having was permitted to remain only a few weeks. Having returned to France in 1852, he published his very curious and amusing "Travels in Tartary, Thibet, and China," ("Souvenirs d'un Voyage dans la Tartarie," etc., 2 vols., 1852), which abeting a suit a practicular des constants of the constant of the constants of the constant of the constants of the constant of the constants of the constant of the constants of the c ("Souvenirs d'un voyage dans la l'artarie, etc., 2 vois., 1852,) which obtained a wide popularity, and was translated into English by W. Hazlitt, Jr. He afterwards published "The Chinese Empire," (2 vols., 1854,) and "Christianity in China, Tartary, and Thibet," (3 vols., 1857.) Died in 1860.

See "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "London Quarterly Review" for July, 1857; "Fraser's Magazine" for April, 1855.

Hucbald. See HUBALD.

Huch. See Hubald.

Huch. See ÆPINUS.

Huchtenburgh, van, van huk'ten-burg', written also Hugtenburg, (Jakob,) a skilful Dutch landscapepainter, born at Haarlem in 1639, was a pupil of Berghem. He went in his youth to Rome, where he worked with success until his death, in 1669.

Huchtenburgh, Hugtenburg, or Huchtenburg, van, (Jan,) an excellent Dutch painter, brother of the preceding, was born at Haarlem in 1646. He studied in Italy and Paris with Van der Meulen, acquired a high reputation for battle-pieces, and was employed by Prince Eugene to paint those actions in which he and Marlborough commanded. He was also a skilful engraver. Died in 1733.

See DESCAMPS, "Vie des Peintres Flamands, Hollandais," etc.

Hud'dart, (Joseph.) F.R.S., an English navigator and hydrographer, born at Allonby in 1741, was for many years a captain in the service of the East India Comyears a captain in the service of the base Main Company. He was a skilful nautical surveyor, and published some valuable charts. Died in 1816.

Hudde, hŭd'deh, (JAN,) born at Amsterdam about 1636, was councillor, treasurer, and burgomaster of his

native city. He was well versed in mathematics, on which he wrote some able treatises. Died in 1704.

See Montucla, "Histoire des Mathématiques."

Hud'des-ford, (GEORGE,) a humorous English poet, who lived about 1800. He wrote several burlesque poems, "Topsy-Turvy," (1790.) "Salmagundi," (1793.) and "Imperial Mushrooms," (1805.)

Huddesford or Hud'ders-ford, (WILLIAM.) D.D.,

Anthony Wood. Died in 1817. He was called to the bar in 1839, took silk in 1857, and was promoted to the bar in 1839, took silk in 1857, and was promoted to the bar in 1839, took silk in 1857, and was promoted to the bar in 1839, took silk in 1857, and was promoted to the bar in 1839, took silk in 1857, and was promoted to the bench in 1875. In 1872 he married Lady Diana Beauclerk, daughter of the Duke of St. Albans.

Huddleston, (ROBERT,) a Scottish antiquary, born in 1776, published a new edition of Toland's "History

of the Drnids," (1814.) Died in 1826.

Hud'son, (HENRY or HENDRIK,) an eminent English navigator, of whose early life nothing is known. In 1607 he commanded a vessel sent by some London merchants to discover a direct route to India by way of the North pole or Northern Ocean. Having advanced beyond 80° north latitude, he was prevented by the ice from making farther progress, and returned. He made several other unsuccessful attempts in that direction. In the service of the Dutch East India Company, he discovered in 1609 the river of New York which bears his name. He renewed the enterprise in April, 1610, and discovered and explored Hudson Bay, in which he passed the winter and suffered much for want of provisions. As he was returning in 1611, his crew mutinied, and, forcing the captain with eight men into a small boat, abandoned them to their fate. They were never heard of afterwards.

Hud'son, (Henry Norman,) an Episcopal clergyman, born in Cornwall, Vermont, in 1814, published "Lectures on Shakspeare," (2 vols., 1848,) and edited the Works of Shakspeare, (11 vols., 1850-57.)

Hudson, (JOHN,) D.D., a learned English critic, born

in Cumberland in 1662, was for many years a tutor in Oxford University, and from 1701 until his death librarian of the Bodleian Library. He published excellent editions of Thucydides, Longinus, Josephus, "Æsop's Fables," etc. Died in 1719.

Hudson, (THOMAS,) an English portrait-painter, born in Devonshire in 1701. He was a pupil of Richardson, after whose death he was the most fashionable or successful artist in that line in London until he was surpassed by his own pupil, Joshua Reynolds, about 1754. Among his works is a portrait of Handel. Died in 1779.

Hudson, (WILLIAM,) F.R.S., an eminent English botanist, born in Westmoreland in 1730, resided in London as an apothecary. He was one of the first in England that adopted the Linnæan system, and in 1762 published an "English Flora," ("Flora Anglica,") which procured him admission into the Royal Society. Died in 1793.

Hue, hü, (François,) born at Fontainebleau, France, in 1757, became a valet to the dauphin. In the reign of terror he served the royal family at the risk of his life, and was imprisoned. He wrote "The Last Years of the Reign and Life of Louis XVI.," (1806.) Died in 1819.

Huebsch. See Hüßber. Huegel. See Hüßber. Huegel. See Hügel. Huegel. See Hügel. born at Mattaincourt in 1690; died in 1769.

Huellmann. See HÜLLMANN.

Huerta. See Horto. Huerta, de Ia, dà là wêr'ta, (Vincente Garcia,) a popular Spanish poet, born at Zafra in 1729, was the leader of the national school of poetry, in opposition to the partisans of the French models. He produced in 1778 the tragedy of "Rachel," ("Raquel,") which was performed with great applause in Madrid and in Italy. He wrote other poems, ("Obras poeticas," 2 vols., 1778,) and was the editor of the "Spanish Theatre," ("Teatro Español,") a selection from the best Spanish dramatists, with notes, (17 vols., 1788.) Died in 1707. (17 vols., 1788.) Died in 1797. See Bouterwer, "Histoire de la Littérature Espagnole."

Huet, /ü'ét', (PAUL,) a French landscape-painter, born in Paris in 1804, gained medals of the first class in 1848 and 1855.

Huet, (PIERRE DANIEL,) an eminent French critic and scholar, born at Caen in February, 1630, was educated at Paris. In 1652, in company with Bochart, he visited the court of Christina of Sweden, which then offered rare attractions to the learned; but he soon returned to rare attractions to the learned; but he soon returned to Caen, and passed many years in various studies. He was appointed in 1670 sub-preceptor of the dauphin, and was the principal editor of the well-known series of the Latin classics "ad usum Delphini," ("for the use of the dauphin.") In 1674 he became a member of the French Academy, and in 1685 Bishop of Avranches. He wrote numerous able critical and religious works, (in Latin and French,) among which the best-known is his "Demonstratio Evangelica," (1679.) This was for a long time a standard work on the Evidences of Christianity. Died in 1721. in 1721.

See D'Alembert, "Éloge de Huet;" Saint-Maurice, "Éloge de D. Huet," 1850; Huet's Autobiographic Memoirs, entitled "Commentarius de Rebus ad eum pertinentibus," 1718, (translated into English by John Aikin, 2 vols., 1810;) "Huetiana," Paris, 1722; Brucker, "History of Philosophy;" Abbé Flottes, "Étude sur Daniel Huet," 1857; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "London Quarterly Review" for August, 1810.

Huet de Froberville, /u៉'à' deh fro'ber'vel', (Claude Jean Baptiste,) a French writer, born at

Romorantin in 1752; died in 1838.

Huette, hü'êt', (Louis,) a French optician, born at Rennes in 1756; died in 1805.

Hufeland, hoo'feh-lânt', (CHRISTOPH WILHELM,) an excellent German physician and medical writer, was excellent German physician and medical writer, was born at Langensalza (Prussian Saxony) in 1762. He became professor at Jena in 1793, and afterwards physician to the King of Prussia. In 1809 he obtained the chair of special pathology and therapeutics at Berlin. He produced in 1796 a celebrated work on the "Art of Prolonging Life," ("Makrobiotik, oder die Kunst das menschliche Leben zu verlängern,") often reprinted and translated. Among his other works are a "System of Practical Medicine," (2 vols., 1800–05), and "Enchiridion Medicine," (1836), eth edition, 1851.) Died in 1826. dion Medicum," (1836; 9th edition, 1851.) Died in 1836.

See F. L. AUGUSTIN, "Hufelands Leben und Wirken für Wissenschaft, Staat und Menschheit," 1837; STOURDJA, "Hufeland, Esquisse de sa Vie et de sa Mort," 1837.

Hufeland, (GOTTLIEB,) a German jurist, born at Dantzic in 1760, was professor of law at Halle, where he died in 1817. He wrote a "Manual of the Law of Nature." Hüfnagel. See Höfnaegel.

Hug, hoog, (Johann Leonhard,) a German Catholic theologian, born at Constance in 1763. His "Intro-duction to the Books of the New Testament" is highly esteemed, and has been translated into French and Eng-

lish. Died in 1846. **H**ugbald. See Hubald.

Hügel or Huegel, von, fon hü'gel, (KARL ALEX-ANDER ANSELM,) BARON, a German traveller and naturalist, was born at Ratisbon in 1796. He performed a scientific exploration of Greece, Egypt, India, and other parts of Asia, about 1831-36, and brought home large collections of objects of natural history, coins, etc. He published "Cashmere and the Dominion of the Sikhs,"

published "Cashmere and the Dominion of the Sikhs," (4 vols., 1842.) "The Basin of Cabool," ("Das Becken von Kabul," 2 vols., 1852.) and other works. Died, 1870. Hugenius. See HUYGENS.

Huger, ū'jee', (BENJAMIN,) an American general, born at Charleston, South Carolina, about 1806, graduated at West Point in 1825. He led a division of the army that West Point in 1825. He led a division of the army that fought against the Union at Fair Oaks, May 31, and at

Malvern Hill, July 1, 1862.

Huger, (Francis Kinlock,) an officer, born in South Carolina in 1764. He joined Dr. Eric Bollman in an attempt to release La Fayette from the dungeon of Olmutz; but they failed, and were imprisoned. He served as a colonel in the war of 1812. Died in 1855.

Huger, (ISAAC,) an uncle of the preceding, was born about 1725. He served as a brigadier-general in the Revolution, and rendered distinguished service at the sieges of Savannah and Charleston. In the battle of Guilford Court-House he commanded the right wing of the American army. Died in 1782.

Hug'ford, (IGNAZIO,) an artist, born of English parents at Florence in 1703, was a noted connoisseur

and a skilful painter. Died in 1778.

Hug'gins, (WILLIAM,) F.R.S., an English astronomer of the present age, especially distinguished for his observations and discoveries made with the spectroscope on the sun and stars. He was secretary and afterwards president of the Royal Astronomical Society.

Hugh, [Fr. Hugues,] a French prelate, eminent for talents and piety, was chosen Archbishop of Besançon in

Died in 1066.

Hugh (Hugues) I. Duke of Burgundy, was the son of Henry, and grandson of Duke Robert, whom he succeeded in 1075. In 1078 he retired into a convent, resigning his dukedom to his brother Eudes. Died in 1093.

Hugh (Hugues) II. Duke of Burgundy penhew of

Hugh (Hugues) II., Duke of Burgundy, nephew of the preceding, succeeded in 1102 his father Eudes, who went on a pilgrimage to the Holy Land. Died in 1142. **Hugh (Hugues) III.**, Duke of Burgundy, succeeded

his father, Eudes II., in 1162. About 1190 he followed Philip Augustus of France in a crusade, and when that king turned back, Hugues took command of the French. He died at Tyre in 1192, and left his dukedom to his son, Eudes III.

Hugh (Hugues) IV., son of Eudes III., born in 1212, inherited the dukedom in 1218. He died in 1272, and

was succeeded by his son Robert.

Hugh (Hugues) V., Duke of Burgundy, son of Robert II., inherited the title in 1308, and died prematurely in 1315, leaving the dukedom to his brother, Eudes IV.

Hugh (Hugues) DE CLUNY, (deh klü'ne',) a French monk, born at Semur about 1024, became Abbot of Cluny in 1048. He was consulted on important questions by several kings and paper. Died in 1000. several kings and popes. Died in 1109.

Hugh (Hugues) D'AMIENS, (dame-an',) a French prelate and writer, reputed one of the most learned theologians of his time, was chosen Archbishop of Rouen in 1130. Died in 1164. See "Gallia Christiana," tome ii.

Hugh (Hugues) DE FLAVIGNY, (deh flå'ven'ye',) a French monk, born in 1065, was chosen Abbot of Flavigny in 1097. He wrote the "Chronicle of Verdun," which contains valuable historical data.

Hugh (Hugues) DE FLEURY (deh fluh're') or DE SAINTE-MARIE, (deh sânt'mā're',) a French monk, who was eminent for his knowledge. He asserted the divine right of kings in an able treatise "On Royal Power and Sacerdotal Dignity," and wrote a general History. Died about 1125.

About 1125.

Hugh of Provence, King of Italy, was a son of Theobald, (or Thibault,) Count of Provence. Favoured by the pope, John X., and by many Lombard chiefs, he obtained the crown of Italy in 926 A.D., but was expelled by Berenger in 947, and died the same year.

See Ersch und Grußer, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie."

Hugh (Hugues) DE SAINT-CHER, (deh sån'shair',) learned French monk and cardinal, was born near tenne. His most important work was a concordance

of the Bible, said to be the first ever compiled. He used the Latin in this work. Died in 1263.

Hugh (Hugues) DE SAINT-VICTOR, (deh sån'vèk'-tor',) a monk, born near Ypres, entered the monastery of Saint-Victor, in Paris, in 1118. He wrote theological works which had a high reputation. Died in 1140. Hugh Capet. See CAPET.

Hugh the Great, [Fr. Hugues Le Grand, hug leh gron,] Duke of France and Count of Paris, a powerful noble, was the son of Robert, Count of Paris, and the father of Hugh Capet. He married a sister of Otho, King of Germany, and waged war against Louis d'Outreer. Died in 956. Hugh the Great, Count of Vermandois, third son

of Henry I., King of France, born in 1057, was noted for chivalrous courage. He departed in 1096 on a crusade, and distinguished himself at the siege of Antioch. He

was killed in battle in 1102.
See Michaud, "History of the Crusades."

Hughes, hūz, (Rev. GRIFFITH,) an English minister of Saint Lacy's parish, Barbadoes, published in 1750 a

"Natural History of Barbadoes."

Hughes, (JABEZ,) an English writer, born in 1685, was a brother of John Hughes, the poet, noticed below. He published translations from Claudian, Lucan, Suetonius, and Cervantes. Died in 1731.

Hughes, (John,) an English poet and essayist, born at Marlborough in 1677, was educated in London, where he mostly resided. He filled, besides other civil posts, that of secretary to the commissioners of the peace. His character and talents secured him the friendship of Addison, Pope, and Congreve. He contributed numerous well-written essays to the "Spectator," "Tatler," and "Guardian," and once had a fair reputation as a poet. His best poem is "The Siege of Damascus," a tragedy, which was first performed on the last night of the author's life, and was very successful. He made good translations from Fontenelle and Vertot. Swift having classed him in the ranks of mediocrity, Pope answered, "What he wanted in genius he made up as an honest man." Addison had so good an opinion of the him believed the state of th his ability that he requested him to write the fifth act of "Cato," which, however, he declined. Died in 1720.

See JOHNSON, "Lives of the English Poets;" "Biographia Britannica."

Hughes, hūz, (John,) an eminent Roman Catholic prelate, born in Ireland in 1798. He came to America in 1817, and preached several years in Philadelphia. became Bishop of New York about 1840, and was raised to the rank of archbishop in 1850. He published several sermons and lectures. He was a man of great ability, and was particularly distinguished for his skill in dialectics. Died in 1864.

See John R. G. Hassard, "Life of John Hughes," 1866.

See John R. G. Hassard, "Life of John Hughes," 1866.

Hughes, (John,) an English writer and artist, was the father of Thomas Hughes, M.P. He published in 1822 an "Itinerary of Provence and the Rhone," (with good etchings by himself,) which was praised by Sir Walter Scott. He also wrote some poetical pieces.

Hughes, (Thomas,) an English author, social economist, and barrister, born in Berkshire in October, 1823. His father was John Hughes, noticed above, whom Christopher North calls "Bullar of Brazennose." He acquired celebrity by a work of fiction entitled "Tong

acquired celebrity by a work of fiction entitled "Tom Brown's School-Days," (1857.) which quickly passed through several editions. This story is continued in his "Tom Brown at Oxford." He is a warm friend of the working-classes, and represented Lambeth in Parliament to which he was elected in 1866 but he I ilward. liament, to which he was elected in 1865 by the Liberals. He also represented Frome 1868-74. He became a queen's counsel in 1869, and a county court judge in 1882. Among his later works are "Memoir of a Brother," and "A Memoir of Daniel Macmillan," (1882).

Hughes, (THOMAS SMART,) an English historian, graduated at Cambridge as M.A. in 1811. He became prebendary of Peterborough in 1827, and rector of Hardwick in 1832. He wrote, besides other works, a "History of England from the Accession of George III. to the Accession of Victoria, 1760–1837," (7 vols., 1836,) a continuation of Hume and Smollett. Died in 1847

Hugi, (FRANZ JOSEPH,) a Swiss naturalist, born in 1795. Among his works is a "Treatise on Glaciers."

Hugo, (CHARLES LOUIS,) a French monk, born at Saint-Mihiel in 1667, became Abbé of Estizal. He wrote, besides other works, a "Life of Saint Norbert," (1707,) and a "History of Moses," (1709). Died in 1739.

Hugo, (FRANÇOIS VICTOR,) a son of Victor Marie, noticed below, was born in Paris in 1828. He produced a version of Shakspeare's Sonnets, (1857.)

Hugo, hoo'go, (GUSTAY.) a German jurist, distin-

Hugo, hoo'go, (GUSTAV,) a German jurist, distinguished for his profound knowledge of Roman law, was born at Lorrach, in Baden, in 1764. He studied at Göttingen, and became professor of law in that city in 1792. His principal work, a "Manual of a Course of Civil Law," consisting of seven volumes, with different titles, ranks among the standard productions of modern jurisprudence. Died at Göttingen in 1844.

See H. EYSSENHARDT, "Zur Erinnerung an G. Hugo," 1845.

Hu'go, (HERMAN,) a learned Jesuit, born at Brussels in 1588, became chaplain to General Spinola. He was the author of a treatise on the invention of letters, "De prima Scribendi Origine," (1617,) and a few other works. Died in 1629.

Hugo, (J. ABEL,) a French littérateur, brother of Victor Hugo, was born about 1798. Among his works are "Picturesque France," (3 vols., 1833,) and "Military France," a history of the French armies from 1792 to

1833, (5 vols., 1834.) Died in 1855.

Hugo, (Joseph Léopold Sigisbert,) a French general and count, born at Nancy in 1774. After serving Joseph Bonaparte as marshal of the palace at Naples, he fought for him in Spain as general of brigade from 1809 to 1813, gained several victories, and was raised to the rank of general of division. In 1823 he published "Memoirs of General Hugo." Died in 1828.

See JULES NOLLET-FABERT, "Le Général J. L. S. Hugo," 8vo, 1853: "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hugo, hü'go', (VICTOR MARIE,) VICOMTE, a celebrated Hugo, hu go, (VICTOR MARIE,) VICOMTE, a celebrated French lyric poet and novelist, a son of the preceding, was born at Besançon in 1802. His mother, Sophie Trébuchet, was a Vendean royalist, with whose political sentiments he sympathized in his youth. His first poem, "On the Advantages of Study," (1817,) obtained an honourable mention from the Académie Française. He received prizes for several royalist odes in 1818, and married Mdlle. Foucher in 1822. In the same year he published the first volume of his "Odes and Ballads," which quickly raised him to the first rank among the French poets of his time. He produced "Cromwell," a drama, (1827,) and a volume of odes, entitled "Les Orientales," (1828), remarkable for richness of imagination. tion. The literati of France having ranged themselves in two hostile schools, styled the Classic and the Romantic, Victor Hugo became the recognized chief of the latter, formed mostly of young men. Of his dramas, "Hernani" (first acted in 1830) and "Marion Delorme" "Hernani" (first acted in 1830) and "Marion Delorme" (1831) proved brilliant successes. Among his most successful and popular works are "Notre Dame de Paris," a romance, (1831,) "Le Roi s'amuse," a drama, (1832,) "Les Misérables," a novel, (1862,) "The Toilers of the Sea," (1865,) and poems entitled "The Leaves of Autumn," ("Les Feuilles d'Autonne,") which, says a French eritic in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale," "contain beauties of the first order." He was admitted into the French Academy in 1841, and raised to the rank of a neer in 1845. He gave his cordial adhesion to the of a peer in 1845. He gave his cordial adhesion to the republic of 1848, and was elected to the Constituent Assembly by the voters of Paris. He opposed Cavaignac, and in 1849 joined the party of advanced democrats, of whom he became a leader and distinguished orator. For whom he became a leader and using used of its his opposition to the coup d'état of December 2, 1851, he was banished. He retired to the island of Guernsey, where he resided for many years. Returning to France on the fall of the Empire, he was elected to the National Assembly at Bordeaux, but resigned early in 1871 and restined to Brussels. He was soon afterwards expelled from Belgium, and returned to France. During his exile he published several works, including a historical work entitled "Napoléon le Petit," ("Napoleon the Little," 1852,) and poetical "Contemplations," which are much admired. Of his later publications, "L'Homme qui rit" is perhaps the most important. He died in Paris in May 1882.

om HT" is perhaps the most important. The died in Paris in May, 1885.

Sainte-Beuve, "Portraits contemporains," 1846; Charles Robin, "Biographie de V. Hugo," 1848; Longfellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" "Quarterly Review" for March, 1843, and October, 1862.

Hugo-li'nus, (or hoo-go-le'nus,) an Italian jurist and legal writer, born at Bologna; died about 1233.

Hugtenburg. See HUCHTENBURG.

Hugues Capet. See CAPET. Huijgens. See Huygens.

Hullard-Bréholles, ü-e'lâr' brà'ol', (J. L. AL-PHONSE,) a French antiquary, born in Paris in 1817, published, with M. E. Ruelle, a "History of the Middle Ages," (2 vols., 1843.)

Hulaku or Hulakoo. See Hoolakoo.

Hulderious See Hydrones.

Huldericus. See Huldrich. Huldrich, höölt'rik, [Lat. Hulderi'cus,] (Johann Jacob,) a Swiss divine, born at Zurich in 1683, was a

command at Paris when the conspirator Malet made his

daring attempt in 1812, and was shot in the face by Malet. He was banished in 1815. Died in 1841.

Hull, (EDWARD,) an English geologist, born about 1810. In 1867 he was appointed director of the geological survey of Ireland. He has published numerous important and the state of
portant works on geological subjects.

Hull, (Isaac,) an American commodore, born in Derby, Connecticut, in 1775. He distinguished himself in the war with Tripoli, and at the commencement of the war of 1812 was in command of the frigate Constitution. In July of the same year, while cruising off New York, he fell in with a British squadron, which pursued him in hot chase for three days and nights, but which, by his skill in seamanship, he managed to escape. On August 19 following, he captured, after a close action of thirty minutes, the British frigate Guerriere, Captain Dacres, with the loss of only fourteen in killed and wounded, while that of the Guerriere was seventy-nine. This was the first naval action after the declaration of war; and in acknowledgment of Captain Hull's distinguished services Conserved. vices Congress presented him with a gold medal. He subsequently commanded the United States squadron in the Pacific and in the Mediterranean. Died in Philadelphia in 1843.

Hull, (THOMAS,) an English actor and poet, born in

London in 1728, composed and altered numerous plays.

His most popular poem is "Richard Plantagenet," a legendary tale, (1774.) Died in 1808.

Hull, (William,) an officer in the American Revolution, born in Derby, Connecticut, in 1753. He joined the Revolutionary army at Cambridge at the head of a company of volunteers in 1775. He took part in many of the battles of the war, and for his gallant services in conducting the expedition against Morrisiana he was honoured with a vote of thanks by Congress. After the war he became a major-general in the Massachusetts militia, and in 1805 was appointed by Jefferson Governor of the Territory of Michigan. On the breaking out of the second war with Great Britain, in 1812, he was appointed to the command of the Northwestern army; and in August of the same year he surrendered with 2000 in August of the same year the surrentered with 2000 troops to the British under General Brock, at Detroit. For this act he was tried by court-martial, in 1814, and sentenced to be shot. President Madison remitted the sentence in consideration of General Hull's age and sentence vices. He published a defence of himself before the court-

martial, (1814.) Died in 1825.

Hul'lah, (John Pyke,) an English composer and popular teacher of music, was born in 1812. He composed the music of Dickens's comic opera "The Village Coquettes," (1836.) About 1840 he introduced a new system of instruction in vocal music, which was wery successful. He became professor of vocal music in King's College, London, in 1844, and held that office until 1874. In 1872 he was appointed musical inspector for the United Kingdom. In 1882 he was granted a civil list pension of £150 a year. Died in February, 1884.

Hŭll'man'del, (CHARLES JOSEPH,) an excellent lithographer, born in London in 1789. He made several improvements in the art of lithography, and invented the process of lithotint. He published, in 1824, "The Art of Drawing on Stone." Died in 1850.

Art of Drawing on Stone." Died in 1850.

Hüllmann or Huellmann, hül'man, (KARL DIETRICH,) a German historian and antiquary, born at Erdeborn in 1765, became a professor at Bonn. He published, besides other works, a "History of the Origin of Ranks or Orders (Stände) in Germany," (3 vols., 1808,) and a "History of the Commerce of the Greeks," (1839.) Died in 1846.

Hullock (Six Joventum Dentity (1839.)

Hul'lock, (Sir John,) an English lawyer, born in the county of Durham about 1764, practised in London with

JACOB,) a Swiss divine, born at Zurich in 1683, was a professor of law in the university of that town. He published a few religious works, and "Miscellanea Tigurina," (3 vols., 1722.) Died in 1731.

See ZIMMERMANN, "Vita Hulderici," 1732.

Hullin or Hullin, hü'lân', (PIERRE AUGUSTIN,) a French general, born in Paris in 1758. He became general of brigade in 1804, commandant at Vienna in 1805, and in 1807 general of division. He had the chief

Hulot, &u'lo', (Henri,) a French lawyer, born in Paris in 1732, translated into French fifty books of Jus-

Hulse, hülse, (Rev. John.), born at Middlewich, England, in 1708, founded the Hulsean Lecture of the University of Cambridge, in which he had graduated. in 1790.

Hulsemann, hool'seh-man', (Johann,) a learned German Lutheran divine, born at Essen in 1602, was professor

of divinity at Leipsic. Died in 1661.

Hulsius, hul'se-us, (Antoon,) a Protestant scholar and theologian, born in 1615, became professor of divinity and Oriental languages at Leyden. Died in 1685.

Hulsius, (HENDRIK,) a theological writer, son of the preceding, was born at Breda in 1654; died in 1723. Hulst, van der, vån der húlst, (PIETER,) a Dutch

painter, born at Dort in 1652, was successful in painting flowers, fruits, etc. He studied or worked in Rome.

Died in 1708.

Hulthem, van, van hul'tem, (Charles Joseph FMANUEL) a Belgian bibliomaniac, born at Ghent in 1764. He made a vast collection of books, manuscripts, etc., which were purchased by the Belgian government

for 279,400 francs. Died in 1832. A catalogue of his library was published in 6 vols., 1836.

Hultz, hoolts, (Johann,) a German architect, of whom little is known. The completion of the great tower of the cathedral of Cologne is ascribed to him. finished in the first half of the fifteenth century.

Humann, hū'man', (Jean Georges,) a French financier, born at Strasburg in 1780, became minister of finance in 1832; died in 1842.

Humbert, a French Dominican monk and writer,

born at Romans about 1200; died in 1277.

Hum'bert, CARDINAL, an eminent French Benedictine monk, born in Burgundy; died about 1063.

Humbert, (Jean,) a Swiss Orientalist, bornat Geneva in 1792, published an "Arabian Anthology," with French

versions, (1819.) Died in 1851. Humbert, (JOSEPH AMABLE,) a French general, born of humble parents at Rouvray, in Lorraine, about 1760. He served under Hoche against the Vendean royalists. In 1798, as general of division, he commanded the army of about 1500 men which invaded Ireland, where, after

of about 1300 held which invaded relation, which invaded relation, which invaded relation, states, states gaining a victory over General Lake, he was forced to surrender to Lord Cornwallis. By aspiring to the hand of Pauline, widow of Leclerc and sister of Bonaparte, he offended the First Consul. He consulted his safety by emigrating to the United States, where he lived in

by emigrating to the United States, where he lived in obscurity. Died at New Orleans in 1823.

Humbert IV., King of Italy, eldest son of the late king Victor Emmanuel, was born in 1844. He was sent as envoy extraordinary to Paris in 1866, and held a command in the war of that year against Austria, displaying remarkable bravery at the battle of Custozza. He married in 1868 the Princess Marguerite of Savoy. He succeeded to the throne in January 1878. Towards the end of 1878 an unsuccessful attempt was made by a man named Passanante to assassinate him.

named Passanante to assassinate him.

Humboldt, von, (FRIEDRICH HEINRICH ALEX-ANDER,) BARON, an illustrious German savant and traveller, born in Berlin in Sept. 1769. He was a son of Major von Humboldt, who served as adjutant or aide-de-camp to the Duke of Brunswick in the Seven Years' war. In 1786 he entered the University of Frankfort-on-the-Oder, where he studied natural science and political economy. where he studied natural science and pointed economy.

He became a pupil of Heyne, Blumenbach, and Eichhorn, at Göttingen, in 1788. In 1790 he travelled in France, Holland, and England, and published a treatise "On the Basalts of the Rhine." He studied mineralogy under Werner at Freiberg in 1791, and was appointed director-general of the mines of Anspach and Baireuth in 1792. He published in 1792 a work on subterranean plants, "Specimen Floræ subterraneæ Fribergensis." At plants, "Specimen Florae subterraneae Fibergensis." At an early age he cherished a passion to visit far-distant and unexplored regions of the globe. With this view he resigned his office about 1796, and passed some time at Jena, where he formed friendships with Goethe and Schiller. His reputation was extended by a treatise "On the Irritability of Muscles and Nervous Fibres," (1797.) Several

of his projects for undertaking a voyage of discovery were frustrated by the wars that followed the French Revolution. At length, in June, 1799, he joined Aimé Bonpland in a voyage to South America. They spent about four years in the exploration of the northern part of South America, especially those portions which are drained by the Oronoco and the Rio Negro. They accorded the Magdalena as far as they could be water. ascended the Magdalena as far as they could by water, and penetrated by land to Quito. In June, 1802, they and penetrated by land to Quito. In June, 1802, Iney ascended Chimborazo to a point nineteen thousand feet or more above the level of the sea, the highest point of the Andes ever reached by man. They passed nearly a year in the exploration of Mexico, visited the United States, and returned to Europe in July, 1804, with rich collections of plants, animals, and minerals. Humboldt became a resident of Paris, where he remained about became a resident of Paris, where he remained about twenty years, the greater part of which he spent in digesting and publishing the results of his observations. In this task he was assisted by Bonpland, Cuvier, Oltmanns, Arago, Kunth, and others. Between 1807 and 1817 they published, in French, a "Journey to the Equinoctial Regions of the New Continent," (3 vols.,) "Astronomical Observations and Measurements by the Barometer," (2 vols., 1808–10.) a "View of the Cordilleras, and Monuvols., 1808–10,) a "View of the Cordilleras, and Monuments of the Indigenous Peoples of America," (1810,) a "Collection of Observations on Zoology and Comparative Anatomy," (2 vols.,) a "Political Essay on the Kingdom of New Spain," (2 vols., 1811,) and "General Physics and Geology." He made an important contribution to botanical geography by his Latin work "On the Geographical Distribution of Plants according to the Temperature and Altitude," (1817.) His botanical collections were classed and described by S. Kunth in a work entitled "Nova Genera et Species Plantarum quas in Peregrinatione ad Plagam æquinoctialem Orbis novi in Peregrinatione ad Plagam æquinoctialem Orbis novi collegerunt A. Bonpland et A. de Humboldt," (7 vols., 1815–25.) An English translation of his "Personal Narrative of Travels" was made by Helen Maria Williams, (5 vols., 1814–21.) In 1810 he was chosen a member of the French Institute in place of Cavendish. He removed to Berlin in 1826, and received, with the title of councillor, many marks of royal favour. At the request of Nicholas, Emperor of Russia, and at his expense, Humboldt, Ehrenberg, and Rose made in 1829 a scientific exploration of Asiatic Russia. Among the results of this extensive expedition was an excellent work by Humboldt, entitled "Central Asia: Researches on the Chains of Mountains and the Comparative Climatology," vols., 1843.) He was sent to Paris on several political missions by the King of Prussia between 1830 and 1848. missions by the King of Prussia between 1830 and 1848. He published a "Critical Examination of the Geography of the New Continent," (5 vols., 1835–38.) When he was more than seventy-four years old, he composed his celebrated work entitled "Kosmos; Entwurf einer physischen Weltbeschreibung," ("Cosmos; Essay of a Physical Description of the Universe,") the first volume of which appeared in 1845, and the fourth in 1858. "The first volume," says the author, "contains a general view of nature, from the remotest nebulæ and revolving double stars to the terrestrial phenomena of the geodouble stars to the terrestrial phenomena of the geographical distribution of plants, of animals, and of races of men,-preceded by some preliminary considerations on the different degrees of enjoyment offered by the study of nature and the knowledge of her laws, and on the limits and method of a scientific exposition of the physical description of the universe." "The author of Review" for January, 1848, "is assuredly the person in all Europe best fitted to undertake and accomplish such Science has produced no man of more rich and varied attainments, more versatile in genius, more indefatigable in application to all kinds of learning, more energetic in action, or more ardent in inquiry, and, we energetic in action, or more ardent in inquiry, and, we may add, more entirely devoted to her cause in every period of a long life. At every epoch of that life, from a comparatively early age, he has been constantly before the public, realizing the ideal conception of a perfect traveller; a character which calls for almost as great a variety of excellences as those which go to realize Cicero's action. idea of a perfect orator. . . . Above all things is necessary a genial and kindly temperament, which excites no

enmities, but, on the contrary, finds or makes friends everywhere. No man in the ranks of science is more distinguished for this last characteristic than Baron von Humboldt. We believe that he has not an enemy. The "Kosmos" has been translated into French by H. Faye and Ch. Galusky, (1848–57,) and into English by Mrs. Sabine. He received from the French government the title of grand officer of the legion of honour, and was a member of all the principal Academies of the world. Among his other works is "Aspects of Nature," ("Ansichten der Natur," 1808; 3d edition, 2 vols., 1849.) He died in Berlin, May 6, 1859, in his ninetieth year.

See JULIETTE BAUER, "Lives of the Brothers Humboldt," London, 1852; H. KLENCKE or KLETKE, "A. von Humboldt, ein biographisches Denkmal," 1852; Review of the "Kosmos" in the "London Quarterly Review," vol. kxwii.; R. H. Stoddard, "Life of Alexander von Humboldt," New York, 1859; AGASSIZ, "Eulogy on Humboldt" in the "Living Age" for October 2, 1869; PRUSS VAN DER HOEVEN, "A. von Humboldt, Interpres Naturæ," 1845; "London Quarterly Review" for January and July, 1816, October, 1817, April, 1819, July, 1821, December, 1845, and January, 1854; "Ednburgh Review" for June, 1815; "Fraser's Magazine" for February, 1848.

Humboldt, von, (KARL WILHELM,) BARON, a celebrated German philologist and statesman, born at Potsdam on the 22d of June, 1767, was a brother of the preceding. His early education was directed by Joachim Campe, a distinguished philanthropist. About 1788 he entered the University of Göttingen, where he studied philology under G. Heyne. Among the intimate friends of his youth was George Forster, the traveller. In July, 1789, he visited Paris, and hailed with enthusiasm the advent of the new régime. He afterwards studied at Jena, and there formed an intimate and lasting friendship with the poet Schiller, who encouraged and directed him in his literary pursuits. Humboldt became also the friend and literary counsellor of Goethe. About 1791 he mar-ried Caroline von Dachenröden. Among his early works was an excellent "Essay on the Greeks," (1792.) In 1799 was an excellent "Essay on the Greeks," (1792.) In 1799 he produced an admirable critical essay on Goethe's "Hermann and Dorothea," which established his reputation as a critic. He was appointed minister to Rome by the King of Prussia about 1802, and soon after that date produced a poem entitled "Rome," ("Rom.") He returned to Prussia in 1808, and was appointed minister of public instruction about the end of that year. He took a prominent part in the foundation of the University of Berlin. About 1810 he resigned his office, and was sent as ambassador to Vienna. While thus employed in the public service, he devoted his leisure time to the study of languages, in many of which he was profoundly versed. He acquired distinction as a diplomatist, and induced Austria to join the coalition against Napoleon in August, 1813. He represented Prussia at the Conference of Châtillon and the Congress of Vienna, 1814. Talley-rand's opinion of him is said to have been expressed in these words: "Europe does not possess three statesmen of such power," ("L'Europe n'a pas trois hommes d'état de cette force.") He was sent as ambassador to London about 1816, and was appointed minister and privy councillor at Berlin in 1819. He advocated a liberal constitution, and, when he found that the king was determined to adopt a reactionary policy, he resigned his office about the end of 1819, after which he took no part in political affairs. He composed numerous poems, the most of which remained in manuscript until his death, and many which remained in manuscript until his death, and many treatises on language, philology, etc. Among his principal works are an "Essay on the New French Constitution," (1792,) a metrical translation of the "Agamemnon" of Æschylus, (1816,) which is highly commended, "Researches on the Aborigines of Spain by Means of the Basque Language," (1821,) and a "Memoir on Comparative Linguistic." He was one of the greatest philosophers and critics of his time, and has been called the creator of comparative philology. The interesting correspondence between Schiller and Wilhelm von Humboldt was published in 1830. In the latter part of his life he spondence between Schiller and Wilhelm von Humboldt was published in 1830. In the latter part of his life he devoted his attention to the study of the languages of barbarous tribes of America and Asia. He died at Tegel, near Berlin, April 8, 1835, leaving unfinished an extensive and excellent work, entitled "On the Kawi Language in the Island of Java," ("Ueber die Kawi Sprache auf der Insel Java,") which was published in 1761. His style is generally admired, as graceful, natural, and perspicuous. But the value of his history

1836. His works were collected and edited by his brother Alexander, under the title of "Wilhelm von Humboldts Gesammelte Werke," (4 vols., 1841–52.)

See GUSTAV SCHLESIER, "Wilhelm von Humboldts Leben;" KLENCKE, "W. von Humboldts Leben," (translated into English by JULIETTE BAUER in 1852.)

Hume, (Rev. ABRAHAM,) an English antiquary, born about 1815. He became incumbent of a parish in Liverpool about 1846, and distinguished himself as a promoter of education. He has written "The Learned Societies and Printing-Clubs of the United Kingdom," (1847,) some pamphlets bearing on the ecclesiastical history of Liverpool, and several archæological works. In 1867 he went on a missionary tour in South America. He was appointed an honorary canon of Chester in 1874.

Hume, (ALEXANDER,) a Scottish poet and minister, born about 1560, preached at Logie. He published a volume of "Hymns or Sacred Songs," which were admired, especially the "Day Estival." Died in 1609.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen,"

Hume or Home, (DAVID,) of Godscroft, a Scottish minister and writer, supposed to have been born about 1560. He preached some years in France. He wrote some Latin poems, "Apologia Basilica," ("Apology or Defence of the King," 1626,) and "The History of the House and Race of Douglas and Angus," (1644.)

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Hume, (DAVID,) an eminent English historian and philosopher, born in Edinburgh on the 26th of April, 1711. He was a younger son of Joseph Hume or Home, who, though related to the Earl of Home, was not wealthy. In his Autobiography he says, "My studious disposition, my sobriety, and my industry gave my family a notion that the law was a proper profession for me; but I found an insurmountable aversion to everything but the pursuits of philosophy and general learning; and, while they fancied I was poring upon Voet and Vinnius, Cicero and Virgil were the authors which I was secretly devouring." For the sake of economy, he went to France in 1734 or 1735, and spent about two years at Rheims and La Flèche, where he wrote his "Treatise on Human Nature." This was published in London in on Human Nature." I his was published in London in 1738, but was treated with discouraging neglect. He says himself, "It fell from the press without reaching such distinction as even to excite a murmur among the zealots." Mackintosh calls this work "the first systematic attack on all the principles of knowledge and belief, and the most formidable, if universal skepticism could ever the most formidable, if universal skepticism could ever be more than a mere exercise of ingenuity." He passed several ensuing years in Scotland in his favourite studies, and issued in 1742 the first part of his "Essays, Moral, Political, and Literary," which was moderately successful. These contain new, ingenious, and suggestive ideas on commerce, political economy, and other subjects.

In 1746 he was appointed secretary to General Saint

Clair, with whom he passed two years on the continent. Returning to his brother's residence in Scotland, he composed an "Enquiry concerning the Principles of Morals," and the second part of his Essays, which appeared in 1752, with the title of "Political Discourses." The latter of these was received with favour abroad and at home, while the other was scarcely noticed. About this time he commenced his most celebrated work, the "History of England," the first volume of which (comished in 1754. He describes its reception in these terms: "I was assailed by one cry of reproach, disapprobation, and even detestation: English, Scotch, and Irish, Whig and Tory, churchman and sectary, free-thinker and religionist, patriot and courtier, united their rage against the man who had presumed to shed a generous tear for the fate of Charles I. and the Earl of Strafford; and after the first ebullitions of their fury were ord; and after the first coullitions of their fury were over, what was still more mortifying, the book seemed to sink into oblivion. Mr. Millar told me that in a twelvemonth he sold only forty-five copies of it." The subsequent volumes, however, were better appreciated, and the whole work became very popular and raised the author to affluence. The last volume was published in 1761. His style is generally admired, as graceful, natural and personeous. But the value of his history.

is materially lessened by his partiality and inaccuracy. He was, as a skeptic, prejudiced against religion, and in civil government was inclined to favour prerogative. He is not profoundly versed in the philosophy of history, or in the progressive development of the British constitution. "He was far too indolent," says Alison, "to acquire the vast stores of facts indispensable for correct generalization on the varied theatre of human affairs." Macaulay compares him to "an accomplished advocate, whose insidious candour only increases the effect of his

vast mass of sophistry.'

Respecting his merits as a political economist, Lord Brougham says, "Of the 'Political Discourses' it would be difficult to speak in terms of too great commendation. They combine almost every excellence which can belong to such a performance. The great merit, however, of these discourses is their originality." In 1763 Hume accepted the office of secretary to the Earl of Hertford, ambassador to Paris, and having returned in 1766, much delighted by the caresses of the Parisians, he was employed two years as under secretary of state. ployed two years as under-secretary of state. In 1769 he retired from office, and, with an income of £1000 a year, took up his residence in Edinburgh, where he died in Autook up his residence in Edinburgh, where he died in August, 1776. Besides the works above named, he wrote the "Natural History of Religion," (1755,) and "Dialogues concerning Natural Religion," (1783.) He was never married. His personal character appears to have been amiable and respectable on the score of morality. "The Life of Mr. Hume," says Mackintosh, "written by himself, is remarkable above most, if not all, writings of that sort for hitting the degree of interest hetween soldness. for hitting the degree of interest between coldness and egotism which becomes a modest man in speaking of his private history. Few writers, whose opinions were so obnoxious, have more perfectly escaped every personal imputation."

Sonal imputation."

See Hume's "Autobiography," 1777; David Dalrymple, "Life of D. Hume," 1787; John Hill Burton, "Life and Correspondence of D. Hume," 2 vols., 1846; T. E. Ritche, "Account of the Life and Writings of D. Hume," 1807; Mackintosh, "Progress of Ethical Philosophy," 1 vol. 8vo; Brenner, "Das Genie des Herri Hume," etc., 1774; Brougham, "Lives of Men of Letters of the Time of George III.;" R. Pratt, "Apology for the Life of D. Hume," 1777; Macaulay, "History of England," vol. iv. chap. xx.; "Edinburgh Review" for January, 1847; "Quarterly Review" for March, 1844, and June, 1846; "Historical Sketches of the Times of George II.," in "Blackwood's Magazine" for June, 1860; "Westminster Review" for September, 1846; also, an elaborate article on Hume in Allibone's "Dictionary of Authors;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scottish lawyer, born in

Hume, (DAVID,) an able Scottish lawyer, born in 1756, was a nephew of the preceding. He was professor of Scottish law in the University of Edinburgh, and a baron of the court of exchequer. He wrote a valuable legal text-book, entitled "Commentaries on the Law of

Scotland respecting the Description and Punishment of Crimes," (1797.) Died in 1838.

Hume, (GRIZEL.) a Scottish heroine, born in 1665, was a daughter of Sir Patrick, noticed below. She endured much hardship in efforts to conceal her father from his pursuers, and attended him in exile. In 1690 he was recruited, Mr. Beillio, She wrote prostruction she was married to Mr. Baillie. She wrote poetry which

is admired. Died in 1746.
See a Memoir of her life, by her daughter, LADY MURRAY.

Hume, (Hugh Campbell,) third Earl of Marchmont, born in 1708, was a grandson of Patrick, the first Earl. He acted a prominent part in Parliament as an opponent of Walpole, and was keeper of the great seal of Scotland from 1764 to 1794. Died in 1794, without male

See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen." Hume, (James Deacon,) an English financier, born at Newington in 1774, obtained in 1790 a clerkship in the London custom house. Having given proof of ability and energy in responsible positions, he was employed in 1823 in the arduous task of simplifying and reducing to order the multitude of discordant statutes by which the transactions of the custom-house were complicated and perplexed. For this important service he received from government a present of five thousand pounds, and in 1829 he was appointed assistant secretary of the board

Having studied surgery, he entered as surgeon the service of the East India Company in 1797. He learned the native languages of India, and, by combining the functions of interpreter and paymaster with those of army-surgeon, he acquired a handsome competence, and returned home in 1808. By a careful study of the national resources and the condition of the people, he prepared himself for the task of a legislator and reformer, and entered Parliament in 1812. From 1818 to 1830 he represented Montrose in Parliament, where he gained great distinction by his industry and independence and by his important services to the working-classes. was for many years pre-eminent in the House as a finan-cial reformer and a sturdy opponent of monopolies and high taxes. He declined political preferment on several occasions, and continued to serve in the House of Commons until his death, in 1855.

See Harriet Martineau, "History of Thirty Years' Peace;" "Biographical Sketches," by the same, London, 1869.

Hume, (Sir Patrick,) Earl of Marchmont, a Scottish patriot, was born in 1641. He was persecuted in the reign of Charles II., and escaped to Holland in 1684. Having returned in 1688, he was made lord chancellor in 1696, and Earl of Marchmont. Died in 1724.

See Macaulay, "History of England;" Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hume, (PATRICK,) a Scottish critic, who taught school in London. He published in 1695 "Annotations on Milton's Paradise Lost," which was the first attempt to Newton. His critical labours have been appropriated by later commentators. According to "Blackwood's Magazine," Hume is "the father of that style of commendations and the state of the style of commendations." parative criticism which has been so much employed during these later days in illustrating the works of our great poet."

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Humières, d', dü'me-air', (Louis de Crevant—deh kreh-võn',) Duc, a French general and courtier of Louis XIV., was created marshal in 1668, and commanded the right wing at the victory of Cassel, in 1677. He commanded the army in Flanders which was defeated by Waldeck in 1689. Died in 1694.

See Voltaire, "Siècle de Louis XIV;" Sismondi, "Histoire des Français."

Hummel, hoom'mel, (Johann Erdmann,) a German painter, born at Cassel about 1770. He worked in Berlin, and became in 1809 professor of perspective, etc. in the Royal Academy of that city. Died in 1827.

Hummel, hoom'mel, (Johann Nepomuk,) an excellent compact and nel, it born to Problems, Hummel.

lent composer and pianist, born at Presburg, Hungary in 1778. About the age of eight he became a pupil of Mozart in Vienna, and at the age of sixteen he was accounted one of the most skilful performers in Germany. He entered the service of Prince Esterhazy in 1803, and became chapel-master to the King of Würtemberg in 1816. He was chapel-master to the Duke of Weimar from 1818 until his death, during which period he performed with applause in London, Paris, and Saint Petersburg. Among his best works are concertos and sonatas for the piano. Died in 1837.

See Féris, "Biographie Universelle des Musiciens;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale,"

Hummelius, hoom-ma'le-us, or Hummel, (Johann,)

Hummelius, hoom-mā'le-us, or Hummel, (Johann,) a German mathematician, born at Memmingen in 1518, was professor at Leipsic. Died in 1562.

Humphrey, hum'fre,* (Heman,) D.D., an American divine, born in Simsbury, Connecticut, in 1779. He graduated at Yale in 1805. He was six years minister in Pittsfield, Massachusetts. He became president of Amherst College in 1823, and was succeeded in that office by Dr. Edward Hitchcock in 1845, when he removed to Pittsfield. He wrote several valuable works, among which are a "Tour in France, Great Britain, and Belgium," (2 vols., 1838,) "Domestic Education," (1840,) and "Letters to a Son in the Ministry," (1845.) Died in 1859. in 1859.

of trade. He resigned in 1840, and died in 1842.

See Badham, "Life of J. D. Hume."

Hume, (Joseph,) M.P., a British statesman of the Radical party, was born at Montrose, Scotland, in 1777.

im 1859.

*This name is pronounced differently in different parts of the United States: some families writing their names Humphrey or Humphreys always omit the initial & in pronunciation.

Humphrey, hum'fre, (LAWRENCE,) an English Calvinistic divine, born at Newport-Pagnel about 1527. In 1555 he retired to Zurich to escape persecution, and returned after the death of Queen Mary. He became professor of divinity in Oxford in 1560, and Dean of Winchester in 1580. He published several able theological works. Died about 1590.

Humphrey or Humphry, (OZIAS,) R.A., an English portrait-painter, born at Honiton in 1743, settled in London in 1763. He painted a miniature for the queen, was received into the Royal Academy, and rose to eminence in his branch of art. Died in 1810.

Humphreys, hum'frèz,* (ANDREW A.,) an American general, born in Pennsylvania about 1812. He became

a brigadier-general about April, 1862, and commanded a division at Gettysburg, July 1-3, 1863. He commanded a corps in the battles near Petersburg, February-April,

1865

Humphreys, (DAVID,) an American poet, born in Derby, Connecticut, in 1753. He entered the army about 1776, and became in 1780 a colonel and aide-decamp to General Washington. In 1784 he went to Europe with Jefferson, as secretary of legation. He aided Barlow and other poets in "The Anarchiad," and wrote other works, among which are a "Poem on the Happiness of America," and an "Address to the Armies of the United States," (1772.) He was sent as minister to Portugal in 1790, and to Spain in 1797. Died in 1818.

See Griswold, "Poets and Poetry of America;" Duyckinck, "Cyclopædia of American Literature," vol. i.; "National Portrait-Gallery of Distinguished Americans," vol. ii.

Humphreys, hum'frez, (Henry Noel.) a British antiquary and numismatist, born at Birmingham in 1810. He published "The Coins of England," (1847,) "Ten Centuries of Art," (1851,) and other works. Died 1879. Humphreys, (James,) an English lawyer, born in

Montgomeryshire, published a valuable work on "English Laws of Real Property," (1820.) Died in 1830.

Humphreys or Humphrey, (PELHAM.) an English composer and musician, born in 1647. He composed

anthems and songs. Died in 1674.

Humphry, Old. See Mogridge.

Hu'nald, [Lat. Hunal'dus,] Duke of Aquitaine, succeeded his father Eudes in 735 A.D., and defended his domain against Charles Martel and his sons. He was defeated by Charlemagne about 769, and was killed in 774, at the siege of Pavia, being the last prince of the Merovingian race.

Hunauld, hu'nō', (François Joseph,) a learned French physician, born at Châteaubriant in 1701, resided He was a member of the Academy of Sciences, and a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. In 1730 he became professor of anatomy in the Jardin des Plantes. He wrote dissertations on osteology, etc. Died in 1742.

See Quérard, "La France Littéraire."

Hund, hoont, (WIGULÆUS,) a German genealogist, born in 1514, became aulic councillor at Munich in 1540. Died in 1588.

See J. T. Köhler, "Leben und Schriften Hunds," 1750.

Hundeshagen, hoon'des-hâ'gen, (Johann Christian,) a German writer on forests, was born at Hanau in 1783. Among his works is an "Encyclopædia of the Science of Forests," (2 vols., 1821.) Died in 1834.

Hundeshagen, (KARL BERNHARD,) a theologian, son of the preceding, was born in Hesse-Cassel in 1810. He became professor at Heidelberg in 1847, and published "German Protestantism: its Past and Present," (1846.)

Hundhorst. See Honthorst. Hundt, höont, (Magnus,) a German naturalist and

writer, born at Magdeburg in 1449. He taught physics in the University of Leipsic. Died in 1519.

Hun'e-ric or Hun'ne-ric, [Gr. 'Ονώριχος,] second King of the Vandals of Africa, was the eldest son of King of the Vandals of Alrica, was the class on Genseric, whom he succeeded in 447 A.D.; but he did not inherit his father's abilities. He married the daughter of the emperor Valentinian III. His reign was ter of the emperor Valentinian III. His reign was extremely cruel and tyrannical. As an Arian, he persecuted the Catholics in particular. He died in 484, and 'eft three sons, of whom Hilderic was the eldest; but Gondamond, a nephew of Huneric, was proclaimed his See Gibbon, "Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire."

Hu-nī'a-dēš or Hun'ya-dēš, [Hun. Hunyady hoon'yŏdy; Fr. Hunlade, hü'ne-åd',] [Joan'nes Corvi'nus,) a brave Hungarian general, who about 1446 was chosen Vaivode of Transylvania. Soon after Ladislaus, King of Poland, was killed at the battle of Varna by the Turks, (1444,) Huniades was made captain-general of his army and Governor of Hungary. His chief exploit was the successful defence of Relgrade against exploit was the successful defence of Belgrade against Mahomet II., in 1456. He died of wounds received in this action. His son, Matthias Corvinus, was elected

King of Hungary.

See Majlath, "History of the Magyars;" Pray, "Annales Regum Hungariæ;" G. Bessenyei, "Hunyadi János," etc., 1788; G. Fejer, "Genus, Incunabula et Virtus J. Corvini de Hunyad," etc., Buda, 1844.

Hun'nis, (WILLIAM,) chapel-master to Queen Elizabeth, wrote several volumes of psalms and hymns, (pub-

lished from 1550 to 1588.)

Hunnius, hoon'ne-us, (ÆGIDIUS,) a Lutheran theologian, noted for intolerance, was born at Winnenden, in Würtemberg, in 1550. He was professor at Wittenberg, and wrote, besides other works, "Calvinus Judaizans,"

(1593.) Died in 1603.

See Hutter, "Threnologia de Vita Hunnii," 1603; Johann Georg Neumann, "Programma de Vita Hunnii," 1704; S. Gesner, "Leichenpredigt auf A. Hunnius nebst dessen Lebenslauf," 1603.

Hunnius, (NIKOLAUS,) an able Lutheran theologian, son of the preceding, was born at Marburg in 1585. He was superintendent of all the churches of Lubeck from 1623 to 1643. He wrote against Popery, Calvinism, and Socinianism. Died in 1643.

See L. Heller, "N. Hunnius, sein Leben und Wirken," 1843. Hunold, hoo'nolt, (CHRISTIAN FRIEDRICH,) a German littérateur, who wrote under the pseudonym of MENANTES, born near Arnstadt in 1680. His works include romances, tales, and poems. Died in 1721.

Hunt, (ALFRED WILLIAM,) an English artist, born Liverpool in 1830. Among his works are "Llyn Idwal," "Summer Days for me," and "The Rainbow."

Hunt, (Frederick Knight,) an English editor, born in Buckinghamshire in 1814. After writing for the "Illustrated London News," etc., he was chief editor of the London "Daily News" from 1851 until his death. He wrote "The Book of Art," and "The Fourth Estate; or, Contributions to the History of Newspapers," etc., (1850.)

Died in 1854.

Hunt, (Freeman,) an editor, born in Quincy, Massachusetts, in 1804. He became in 1839 the editor and owner of the "Merchants' Magazine," issued monthly in the control of the state of the control of the state of the control of the c

New York. He published, besides other works, "Lives of American Merchants," (2 vols., 1856.) Died in 1858.

Hunt, (George Ward,) an English politician, born in 1825. He was elected a member of Parliament for the county of Northampton in 1857, as a Conservative. He was re-elected, and gained distinction by a bill to counteract the cattle-plague of 1866. He became chantellor of the exchequer about March 1, 1868, and resigned in December of that year. On the accession to power of Lord Beaconsfield's government in 1874 he was appointed first lord of the admiralty. Died in 1877.

Hunt, (HENRY,) M.P., an English Radical, born in Wiltshire in 1773, acquired popularity with his party by his intrepid audacity and by his inflammatory harangues. He often presided at the meetings against the corn-laws. In 1820 he was arrested at Manchester, while addressing a political meeting, and punished with a fine and several years' imprisonment. He was returned to Parliament for Preston in 1831, defeating the Earl of Derby, his opponent, and witnessed the triumph of the Reform bill, for which he had toiled and suffered. Died in 1835.

Hunt, (ISAAC,) a native of the West Indies, was educated in Philadelphia. He took the royalist side in the Revolution, removed to England, and became a preacher at Paddington about 1780. He published "The Rights of Englishmen." He was the father of Leigh Hunt.

Hunt, (JAMES HENRY LEIGH,) a popular English poet and littérateur, born at Southgate, near London, in 1784, was the son of Isaac Hunt, noticed above, and

^{*} See note on page 1227.

Mary Shewell, of Philadelphia. He left school at the age of fifteen, and acted as clerk in the War Office until 1808, when he formed a partnership with his brother John to issue "The Examiner," a journal of liberal politics, which attained under his editorship a high reputation for literary merit. In 1812 the brothers were condemned to pay each a fine of five hundred pounds, and to be imprisoned two years, for a satirical article in which the prince-regent was styled an "Adonis of fifty." While in prison, he wrote "Rimini," (1816,) one of his most admired poems, "The Descent of Liberty," and "The Feast of the Poets." At this period he was intimate with Byron, Moore, Shelley, and Keats. From 1818 to 1822 he edited "The Indicator," a series of periodical essays, admired for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style, and brilling from the princed for genial humour, easy style and brilling from the princed for the princed from the princed fro in the Indicator, "a series of periodical essays, admired for genial humour, easy style, and brilliant fancy. In 1822 he was associated with Byron and Shelley as an editor of "The Liberal," a political and literary journal; and for this object he resided with Byron in Pisa and Genoa. But Shelley was drowned, Byron and Hunt Genoa. But Shelley was drowned, Byron and Hunt became estranged, and after the issue of four numbers "The Liberal" was discontinued. Hunt returned to England about 1824, and published "Recollections of Byron," (1828,) which gave great offence to Byron's friends. He was editor of "The Companion" and the "London Journal," and wrote for several periodicals. Among the multifarious productions of his versatile genius are a popular poem entitled "Captain Sword and Captain Pen," (1835,) "Stories from the Italian Poets," "Men, Women, and Books," (1847,) "Imagination and Fancy," and his "Autobiography," (3 vols., 1850.) A pension of two hundred pounds was granted him in 1847. Died August 28, 1859. Professor Wilson, of Edinburgh, speaks of Hunt as "the most vivid of poets and most cordial of critics." ("Recreations of Christopher North.")

See his "Autobiography," 1850; HAZLITT, "Spirit of the Age," and his "Table-Talk," Lord Jeffrey, critique in the "Edinburgh Review" for June, 1816, (vol. xxvi.;) E. P. WHIPPLE, "Essays and Reviews;" W. Gifford, critique in the "Quarterly Review" for January, 1816, (vol. xiv.;) "Brief Biographies," by SAMUEL SMILES. For a full account of the writings of Leigh Hunt, see a "List of the Writings of William Hazlitt and Leigh Hunt," by ALEXANDER IRELAND, London, 1868; "North British Review" for November, 1850, and November, 1860; "London Quarterly Review" for January, 1816.

ary, 1816.

Hunt, (JEREMIAH,) an English dissenting minister, born in London in 1678, preached for many years at Pinners' Hall. Died in 1744.

Hunt, (LEIGH.) See HUNT, (JAMES HENRY LEIGH.)

Hunt, (RICHARD MORRIS,) a distinguished American

architect, born in Brattleborough, Vermont, October 31, 1829. He was several years in the Boston High School. In 1842 he went to Europe, and studied architecture in Paris and Geneva. He subsequently visited various parts of Europe, and also Asia Minor and Egypt, for the purpose of becoming better acquainted with the architecture of different countries. After his return to Paris, he was appointed inspector at the Louvre; in 1867 he was a member of the jury on architecture at the Exposition Universelle. He has since resided in New York.

Hunt, (ROBERT,) an English author and philosopher, born at Devonport in 1807. His youth was passed in poverty, from which he was relieved by William Allen, the chemist, who procured him a situation in London. In 1832 he opened a druggist's shop in Penzance, having previously been a diligent student of chemistry and other sciences. He published his discoveries of the chemical "Researches on Light," (1844,) and in 1849 he gave to the world "The Poetry of Science." His "Panthea; or, The Spirit of Nature," (1849,) is designated by a writer in the "North British Review" as "a work of a very peculiar character, in which philosophy and poetry are finely blended, and where great truths and noble sentiments are expressed in language full of beauty and elo-Physics," (1851.) and "Memoirs of the Geological Survey of Great Britain," (1855.) He has a high reputation as a lecturer on science, and has edited three editions of "Ute's Dectionary of Arts, Manufacturers, and Mines."

Hunt, (Thomas,) D.D., an English scholar, born in of the Kanawha River, ar 1696, became in 1747 professor of Hebrew in Oxford Sheridan in August, 1864.

University. He wrote "Observations on the Book of Died in 1774. Proverbs.

Hunt, (THOMAS STERRY,) a distinguished American chemist and geologist, born in Norwich, Connecticut, in 1826. He studied medicine for some time in his native town, and afterwards became assistant chemist to Professor Silliman at Vale College. About 1847 he became connected with the geological survey of Canada, and professor of chemistry at Quebec. Besides his contributions to the London "Philosophical Magazine" and the Transactions of the Royal Society, French Academy of Sciences, etc., he has published above seventy papers in the "American Journal of Science." While acting as a juror to the International Exhibition at Paris in 1855, Mr. Hunt had conferred on him the cross of the legion of honour by Napoleon III.; and in 1859 he was elected an honorary member of the Royal Society of London.

Hunt, (Thornton,) an English journalist, the eldest son of Leigh Hunt, was born in 1810. He wrote, besides other works, "The Foster-Brother," a romance, (1845.)

Hunt, (William Henry,) an English painter in water-

Hunt, (WILLIAM HENRY,) an English painter in water-colours, born in London in 1790. His subjects are simple and homely, such as a "Peasant Boy" in various moods and phases, a "Farm-House Beauty," flowers, fruits, and other objects of still life. His works are admirable for colouring and perfection of finish. "I have seen," says Ruskin, "frequent instances of very grand ideality in treatment of the most commonplace still life by our own Hunt" ("Modern Painters"). Died in 1864 own Hunt." ("Modern Painters.") Died in 1864. See "Fraser's Magazine" for October, 1865.

Hunt, (WILLIAM HOLMAN,) an eminent historical painter, one of the chief founders of the pre-Raphaelite school of England, was born in London about 1827. He began to exhibit at the Royal Academy in 1846. About 1850 he and several other artists assumed the name of "Pre-Raphaelite Brethren," proposing to restore the art of painting from the degenerate style of Raphael and his coevals. His works are very minutely finished, and are close imitations of nature. Among his master-pieces are "Our English Coasts," (1853,) "The Awakening Conscience," (1854,) and "The Light of the World," (1854,) a symbolic figure of the Saviour and "The Shadow of Death," this last the result of four years' residence and Death," this last the result of four years' residence and work in Palestine. "Hunt's 'Light of the World,'" says Ruskin, "is, I believe, the most perfect instance of expressional purpose with technical power which the world has yet produced." ("Modern Painters.")

Hunt, (WILLIAM MORRIS,) an American artist, born at Brattleborough, Vermont, about 1825. His works are chiefly portraits and genre pictures.

Hunt'er, (ALEXANDER,) F.R.S., a Scottish physician, born in Edinburgh in 1729, practised at Beverley and York. He was the principal founder of a lunatic-asylun at York. He wrote, besides professional treatises.

York. He was the principal founder of a lunatic-asylum at York. He wrote, besides professional treatises, "Georgical Essays," (a work on rural economy,) and edited Evelyn's "Sylva." Died in 1809.

Hunter, (ANNE,) wife of the great surgeon John Hunter, and sister of Sir Everard Home, was born in Scotland in 1742. She wrote "My Mother bids me braid my Hair," and other songs, set to music by Haydn. Her poems, published in 1802, were praised by "Blackwood's Magazine." Died in 1821.

Hunter. (CHRISTOPHER.) an English physician and

Wood's Magazine." Died in 1821.

Hunter, (Christopher,) an English physician and antiquary, born in Durham in 1675; died in 1757.

Hunt'er, (David), an American general, born in Washington, District of Columbia, in 1802, graduated at West Point in 1822. He became a colonel in May, 1861, served in the battle of Bull Run, July 21, was appointed a major-general of volunteers about August, and took command of the army and department of Missouri in November. 1861. About the 1st of April. 1862, he was November, 1861. About the 1st of April, 1862, he was appointed commander of the army at Port Royal, or Hilton Head. In May ensuing he issued an order that the "persons heretofore held as slaves in South Carolina, Georgia, and Florida are declared forever free." This order was annulled by the President as premature. He defeated General W. E. Jones at Piedmont, Virginia, June 5, 1864, after which he attacked Lynchburg (June 18) without success. He retreated westward by way of the Kanawha River, and was superseded by General

Hunter, (HENRY,) D.D., a Scottish divine and author, born at Culross in 1741, was a man of superior talents. From 1771 until his death he was pastor of a Scottish church in London. He was the author of a popular work styled "Sacred Biography," (1783–1802,) and translated Lavater's "Essays on Physiognomy," Saint-Pierre's "Studies of Nature," and other French works. His translation of Lavater, finely illustrated, sold for forty guineas a copy. Died in 1802. guineas a copy. Died in 1802. See Chambers, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hunter, (HUMPHREY,) a patriot of the American Revolution, born in Ireland in 1755. About 1760 his widowed mother emigrated with her family to Mecklen-burg, North Carolina. He entered the Revolutionary army in 1776, and rendered distinguished service at the battle of Eutaw Springs. He was ordained in 1789, and from 1805 till his death, in 1827, was pastor of the Presbyterian church at Steele Creek, North Carolina.

Hunter, (JOHN.) an eminent British anatomist and surgeon, born at Long Calderwood, near Glasgow, in 1728, was the youngest of ten children. After receiving

1728, was the youngest of ten children. After receiving a very defective education, he worked a few years with a cabinet-maker in Glasgow. In 1748 he went to London, where he was employed by his brother William as an assistant in the dissection-room. Having pursued the study of anatomy with ardour and remarkable success, he was received in 1754 as a partner in his brother's school, and lectured regularly for about five years. In 1760, for the sake of his health, he exchanged this employment for that of army-surgeon, and at the peace of 1763 returned to London. In 1767 he was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society, and soon after surgeon of Saint George's Hospital. He was eminent for surgical skill, and acquired greater celebrity by his researches in comparative anatomy, physiology, and natural history, on which he wrote several treatises. His museum is said to have cost £70,000. Died in 1793. He is admitted to be the greatest British anatomist of the eighteenth century, and was noted for originality, independence, and estimable moral qualities. Among his best works are a "Treatise on the Blood, Inflammation, and Gun-Shot Wounds," and another on "Certain Parts of the Asimal Feon

"See EVERARD HOME, "Life of John Hunter;" JESSE FOOTE, "Life of J. Hunter," 1794; JOSEPH ADAMS, "Memoirs of the Life and Doctrines of J. Hunter," 1816; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hunter, (John,) a British naval officer, born at Leith in 1738, obtained the rank of vice-admiral. Died in 1821.

Hunter, (John,) a Scottish critic, born at Closeburn in 1747, was for many years professor of humanity in Saint Andrew's, and published good editions of Horace,

Saint Andrew's, and published good editions of Horace, (1797,) Virgil, (1800,) and Juvenal, (1806.) Died in 1837. Hunter, (Rev. Joseph,) an English antiquary, born at Sheffield in 1783. He was for many years minister of a congregation of dissenters at Bath. He published several valuable works, among which are a "History and Topography of the Deanery of Doncaster," (2 vols., 1828,) and "Illustrations of the Life and Studies of Shakspeare," (2 vols., 1845.) He was assistant keeper of the public records. Died in 1861.

Hunter, (Robert,) an English officer and writer, was appointed Governor of New York in 1710, and acted as Governor of Jamaica from 1728 until his death. He wrote a "Letter on Enthusiasm," ascribed to Swift and Shaftesbury. Died in 1734.

Shaftesbury. Died in 1734.

Hunter, (ROBERT MERCER TALIAFERRO,) an Ameri-Hunter, (ROBERT MERCER TALLAFERRO,) an American statesman, born in Essex country, Virginia, April 21, 1809. He graduated at the University of Virginia, studied law, and commenced its practice in his native town in 1830. He voted for Jackson in 1832, and was chosen a representative to Congress in 1837. His first speech in this body was in favour of the independent treasury and against a national bank. He also took strong grounds in opposition to the protective policy of Mr. Clay, and in all his subsequent career was an able advocate of free trade. In 1839 he was chosen Speaker of the House, and for his dignified and impartial discharge of its duties received, at the close of the term, in 1841, a unanimous vote of thanks. He favoured the election

of James K. Polk, and supported his policy with regard to Texas and the tariff. The warehousing system, which was first incorporated in the tariff bill, was originated and drawn up by Mr. Hunter. He was elected in 1847 to the United States Senate, in which he served through two full terms, and was elected for a third term ending in 1865. He supported the Douglas Kansas-Nebraska in 1865. bill in 1854, and the admission of Kansas under the Lecompton Constitution in 1858. He was secretary of state of the Southern Confederacy from July, 1861, to February, 1862, and was one of the two Senators who represented Virginia in the Senate at Richmond from February, 1862, to 1865.

Hunter, (William), a distinguished anatomist and

physician, born at Long Calderwood, near Glasgow, in 1718, was a brother of John Hunter, noticed above. He received a liberal education in the University of Glasgow, and formed a professional connection with Dr. Cullen, who afterwards became so eminent as a medical writer. In 1741 he removed to London, where he acquired a high reputation as a lecturer on anatomy and a medical practitioner. He formed a partnership with his brother John in 1748. Having obtained a large and lucrative practice, he was appointed in 1764 physician-extraordinary to the queen. In 1767 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society, to whose "Transactions" he contributed. About 1770 he founded in London an anatomical museum, to which were attached a classical library, and most important of his publications is the "Anatomy of the Gravid Uterus," (1774.) He died in 1783.

See S. F. SIMMONS, "Life and Writings of William Hunter," 1783; "Lives of British Physicians," London, 1857; CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen."

Hunter, (WILLIAM,) a British surgeon, born at Mont-Company in Bengal. He published an "Account of Pegu," (1785,) "Caverns near Bombay," a "Hindostanee Dictionary," and several medical treatises. He was

Dictionary," and several medical treauses. He was eminent as an Orientalist, and from 1794 to 1808 was secretary of the Asiatic Society. Died in 1815.

Hunt'ing-don, (Selina,) Countess or, an English lady, eminent for her piety and munificence, was the daughter of the Earl of Ferrers. Her maiden name was SHIRLEY. She was born in 1707, and in 1728 was married to Theophilus Hastings, Earl of Huntingdon. After her husband's death, about 1746, she lived in fellowship with the Calvinistic Methodists, chose Whitefield for her chaplain, and was noted for her zeal and devotion. She founded at Trevecca a seminary for preachers, built chapels, and spent large sums for religious purposes. Her sect was known as the "Countess of Huntingdon's Connection." Died in 1791.

See "Life and Times of Selina, Countess of Huntingdon," 1839; "The Women of Methodism," by ABEL STEVENS.

Hunt'ing-ford, (GEORGE ISAAC,) D.D., an English theologian, born at Winchester in 1748. He was made Bishop of Gloucester in 1802, and of Hereford in 1815.

He published several Greek and Latin school-books, "Thoughts on the Trinity," and sermons. Died in 1832.

Hunt'ing-ton, (DANIEL,) a distinguished American painter, born in New York in 1816. He became about 1835 a pupil of Professor Morse at New York, and in 1830 visited Florence and Rome where he painted his 1835 visited Florence and Rome, where he painted his "Sibyl" and "Shepherd Boy of the Campagna." Having returned to New York, he painted numerous portraits and historical subjects. He was elected president of the National Academy of Design in 1862. Among his works are "Lady Jane Grey and Feckenham in the Tower," and "Henry VIII. and Catherine Parr."

See TUCKERMAN, "Book of the Artists."

Huntington, (FREDERICK D.,) D.D., an American divine and author, born in Hadley, Massachusetts, in 1819. He graduated at Amherst in 1839, studied divinity at Cambridge, and from 1842 to 1855 was minister of the South Congregational Church in Boston. He became preacher and professor of Christian morals in Harvard University. Although formerly a Unitarian, he has recently embraced the faith of the Episcopal Church. He became Bishop of Central New York in April, 1869. He published "Sermons for the People," (6th edition, 1860.)

Huntington, (JEDEDIAH VINCENT,) an author, a brother of Daniel, noticed above, was born in New York He became an Episcopalian priest about 1840, and afterwards joined the Roman Catholic Church. He wrote, besides other works, a volume of Poems, (1843,) and "Lady Alice, or the New Una," a novel, (1849.)

Huntington, (ROBERT,) D.D., an English Orientalist, born at Deerhurst in 1636. From 1670 to 1680 he was chaplain to a factory at Aleppo, and collected many valuable manuscripts in the Levant. He was chosen Bishop of Raphoe in 1701, and died in the same year. He wrote a "Letter on the Porphyry Pillars in Egypt," (published in the "Philosophical Transactions," No. 161.)

Huntington (SAMER,) precident of the American

Huntington, (SAMUEL,) president of the American Congress, was born in Windham, Connecticut, in 1732. He distinguished himself in the Colonial Council of 1775 by his opposition to the aggressive policy of Great Britain, and in 1776 took his seat in Congress and signed the Declaration of Independence. In 1779 he succeeded John Jay as president of the Congress of the Confederation, and was again chosen to the same office in 1780. He again served in Congress in 1783, and was shortly after appointed chief justice of Connecticut. In 1786 he was elected Governor of the State, as the successor of Roger Griswold, and was annually re-elected to the same office till his death, in 1796.

See Goodrich, "Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence."

Huntington, (WILLIAM,) an English Methodist preacher, born in Kent in 1744, was originally a poor labourer. He became a popular preacher among the Calvinistic Methodists in London, and published many tracts and controversial works. Died in 1813.

See notice in the "Quarterly Review" for January, 1821, (by

SOUTHEY.)

Hun'ton, (Philip,) an English nonconformist divine, born in Hampshire, was appointed provost of Durham College in 1657. He wrote a "Treatise on Monarchy," (1644,) which gave great offence to the High-Church party. Died about 1682.

Hunts'man, (Benjamin,) an English artisan, born in Lincolnshire in 1704, is said to have been the inventor of cast steel. He lived in Sheffield. Died in 1776.

See Smiles, "Industrial Biography."

Hunyades. See Huniades.
Hunyades. See Huniades.
Hunyady. See Huniades.
Huot, &ü'o', (Jean Jacques Nicolas,) a French naturalist, born in Paris in 1790, published a "Complete Manual of Mineralogy," (2 vols., 1841,) and revised and continued the "System of Universal Geography," which Malte-Brun left unfinished. The last two volumes of this were written by M. Huot. Died in 1845.

See "Viside I. I. N. Hust," by his son, Paul Huot, 1846.

See "Vie de J. J. N. Huot," by his son, PAUL HUOT, 1846.

Hupfeld, hoop'felt, (HERMANN,) a German theologian and Orientalist, born at Marburg in 1796, became professor of theology at Halle in 1843. He published, besides other works, "De Vera Festorum apud Hebræos Ratione," (2 vols., 1852.) and a version of the Psalms, (1855.) He was an excellent Hebrew scholar. Died at (1855.) He was an e Halle in April, 1866.

Huppazoli, oop-påd-zo'lee, (FRANCESCO,) an Italian, noted for longevity, born at Casal in 1587, was at one time a merchant, and in 1669 was appointed Venetian consul at Smyrna. He was abstemious in his habits, and retained the use of his faculties to the last. Died

Hurault. See Chiverny.

Hŭrd, (RICHARD,) D.D., an eminent English writer and critic, born at Congreve in 1720, was educated at Cambridge, and became a friend of Warburton. He was appointed Bishop of Lichfield and Coventry in 1775, and translated to the see of Worcester in 1781. The architecture appointed Bishop of Lichfield and Coventry in 1775, and translated to the see of Worcester in 1781. The archbishopric of Canterbury was offered to him, but was declined. Among his works, which are very numerous and able, are "Dialogues, Moral and Political," "Letters on Chivalry," (1762,) "Commentary on Horace's Ars Poetica," "Lectures on the Prophecies," and a "Life of Warburton," (1794.) "Hurd has perhaps," says Halam, "the merit of being the first who, in this country, aimed at philosophical criticism: he had great ingenuity, a good deal of reading, and a facility in applying it; but lam, "the merit of being the first who, in this country, aimed at philosophical criticism: he had great ingenuity, on commerce. He resigned in May, 1829, because he a good deal of reading, and a facility in applying it; but differed from the Tory ministry. At the opening of the

he did not feel very deeply, was somewhat of a coxcomb, and assumes a dogmatic arrogance which offends the reader." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") Died in 1808.

See Francis Kilvert, "Memoirs of Bishop Hurd," 1860; "Life of R. Hurd," by himself, in an edition of his Works, 8 vols., 1811; "North British Review" for May, 1861.

Hur'dis, (Rev. JAMES,) an English poet, born in Sussex in 1763, was a friend of the poet Cowper. In 1784 he became tutor to the Earl of Chichester's son, and in 1793 professor of poetry at Oxford. He wrote "The Village Curate," (1788,) "Sir Thomas More," a tragedy, and other poems. Died in 1801.

See "Retrospective Review," vol. i., 1820.

Huré, hū'Rà', (CHARLES,) a French Jansenist writer, born at Champigny-sur-Yonne in 1639, was for many years an eminent professor of languages in the University of Paris. He published an approved "Dictionary of the Bible." Died in 1717.

Huret, hit'rd', (GRÉCOIRE,) a French engraver, born

at Lyons in 1610. His work is easy and mellow, and

his heads expressive. Died in 1670.

Hurl'but, (Stephen A.,) an American general, born at Charleston, South Carolina, about 1815, commanded a division of General Grant's army at Shiloh, April 6-7, 1862. With the rank of major-general, he directed a corps of General Sherman's army in the raid to Meridian in February, 1864.

Hurl'stone, (FREDERICK YEATES,) an English painter of history and portraits, was born in London in 1801. Soon after 1830 he joined the Society of British Artists, of which he became president. Among his works are "The Spanish Beauty" and "The Last Sigh of the Moor." His portraits are much admired. Died in 1869.

Hurtado de Mendoza. See Mendoza.

Hurtault, &ur'tō', (MAXIMILIEN JOSEPH,) a French architect, born at Huningue in 1765. He was appointed architect of the Fontainebleau Palace, in which he restored the gallery of Diana. Died in 1824.

stored the gallery of Diana. Died in 1824.

Hurter, hook'ter, (FRIEDRICH EMANUEL,) a German historian, born at Schaffhausen in 1786, published a "History of Pope Innocent III.," (4 vols., 1834–42.) and a "History of the Emperor Ferdinand II. and his Family," (Eltern,) (9 vols., 1850–57.) Died in 1865.

Huß'bands, (HERMAN,) a native of Pennsylvania, became a leader of the "Regulators" in North Carolina in 1768, and fought against Governor Tryon in 1771. Died about 1794.

Huschke, hoosh'keh, (EMANUEL GOTTLIEB,) a German philologist, born in 1761, published a good edition of Tibullus, (1819.) and other works. Died in 1828.

of Tibullus, (1819.) and other works. Died in 1828.

Huschke, (Georg Philipp Eduard,) a German jurist, born at Münden in 1801, published "Studies on Roman Law," (1830.) and other works.

Hus'kis-son, (William,) an English statesman and financier, born in Worcestershire in 1770, went to Paris in 1783, where he lived with one of his uncles and learned the French language. Sympathizing with the Revolution the French language. Sympathizing with the Revolution, he was present at the storming of the Bastille, and he became a prominent member of the "Société de 1789." became a prominent member of the "Societe de 1769." In 1790 he was employed as secretary to Lord Gower, then ambassador at Paris, with whom he returned to England in 1792. Having attracted the favourable notice of Pitt, he was appointed in 1795 under-secretary in the department of war and the colonies, and the next year was returned to Parliament for Morpeth. He was secretary of the treasury from 1804 until the death of Pitt, and again from 1807 until 1809, when, as a friend of Canning, he resigned with him. In Parliament he represented successively Harwich, Chichester, (1812-23,) and Liverpool, (1823-30.) He gained distinction by his knowledge of finance and commerce, and by his methodical and luminous reports. In 1823, under the auspices of Canning, he became president of the board of trade, treasurer of the navy, and a member of the cabinet. From the death of Canning (1827) to 1829 he acted as colonial secretary. In the latter part of his life acted as colonial secretary. In the latter part of his life he inclined to the policy of the Liberal party in respect

Liverpool and Manchester Railway he was killed by an engine, September 15, 1830.

See." Speeches and Biography," by WRIGHT, 3 vols., 1831; WM. JERDAN, "Men I have known," London, 1866; "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Hŭss, (Jонк,) [Ger. Jонанн Huss, yo'han hooss; Lat. JOHAN'NES HUSS,] a celebrated reformer of the Church, was born at IIusinec, (or Hussinetz,) in Southern Bohemia, in 1373. Being appointed in 1402 preacher at the Bethlehem Chapel in Prague, he became a zealous advocate of the doctrines of Wickliffe, whereby he incurred the censure of the Catholic clergy. As rector of the University of Prague, he had the works of Wickliffe translated into Bohemian; but they were soon after burned by order of Archbishop Sbinko. In 1412 he denounced the papal bull issued by John XXIII. against Ladislaus, King of Naples, and with his coadjutor, Jerome of Prague, condemned the sale of indulgences. He was excommunicated the next year, upon which he wrote his work "On the Church," exposing the abuses of popery. Cited before the Council of Constance in 1414, and provided with a pass by the emperor Sigismund, he was arrested on his arrival, and, as he adhered firmly to his opinions, he was burned by order of the treacherous emperor.

he was burned by order of the treacherous emperor.

See ÉMILE DE BONNECHOSE, "Les Réformateurs avant la Réforme," 2 vols., 1847; "J. Huss et Hieronymi Pragensis Historia et Monumenta," Nuremberg, 1558; J. Cochlée, "Historia Hussitarum," 1549; HODGOSON, "Reformers and Martyrs," Philadelphia, 1867; AUGUST NEANDER, "Züge aus dem Leben des unvergesslichen J. Huss," Berlin, 1819; WM. GLIPIN, "Lives of John Wickliffe and of the Most Eminent of his Disciples, Lord Cobham, J. Huss," etc., 1765; GEORG LOMMEI, "J. Huss," 1847; HELFERT, "Huss und Hieronymus von Prag," 1853; "North American Review" for October, 1847, (by H. W. TORREY.)

Hussein Pasha, hoos'sīn' pā'shā', a famous Turkish admiral, born about 1750, was a favourite of Selim III., who in 1789 appointed him capudan-pasha. He possessed superior talents, and served his master with fidelity in reforming the discipline and management of the navy. He commanded the fleet which in 1801 cooperated with the English against the French on the Coast of Egypt. Died in 1803.

Hussein Pasha, (or Pacha,) last Dey of Algiers,

born at Smyrna about 1773. At the death of Ali Pasha, in 1818, he was proclaimed his successor. To avenge an insult received by the French consul, the French government sent in June, 1830, an army which, after several days' fighting, forced Hussein to capitulate. He

was deposed, and died in 1838.

See A. NETTEMENT, "Histoire de la Conquête d'Alger," 1857.

Hüs'sey, (GILES,) an English painter, born in 1710, studied in Italy, and settled in London in 1742. He

studied in Iraly, and settled in London in 1742. He excelled in portraits, and attempted to apply to his art the hypothesis of harmonic proportions. Died in 1788. **Husson**, \(\tilde{\mathbb{U}}\)isomorphisms. Qieson, bigs of Rome in Paris in 1803. He gained the grand prize of Rome in 1830. Among his works are "Dante and Virgil," a bas-relief, (1836,) a statue of Voltaire, (1839,) and a marble statue of "Haïdée," (1850.) Died in 1864. Died in 1864.

Hu'ston, (LORENZO DOW,) a Methodist minister, born in Cincinnati, Ohio, in 1820, preached in Kentucky, and edited several papers.

Hutch'e-son, [Lat. Hutcheso'nus,] (Francis,) a metaphysician, born in the north of Ireland in 1694, was educated at Glasgow, and was ordained as a Presbyterian While employed as principal of an academy minister. While employed as principal of an academy in Dublin, he published about 1725 an excellent work, entitled an "Inquiry into the Original of our Ideas of Beauty and Virtue," which was followed by an "Essay on the Passions and Affections," (1728.) In 1729 he was appointed professor of moral philosophy in the University of Glasgow. Died in 1747. His greatest work, "A System of Moral Philosophy," was published in 1755. Sir J. Mackintosh thinks Hutcheson "was the father of the modern school of philosophy in Scotland." He adopted the opinions of Lord Shaftesbury in moral philosophy, and maintained that disinterested affections and a ophy, and maintained that disinterested affections and a distinct moral faculty are essential parts of human nature.

See WILLIAM LEBCHMAN, "Life of F. Hutcheson," prefixed to his "System of Moral Philosophy," 1755; "Biographia Britannica," (Supplement.) Sir J. Mackintosh, "Preliminary Dissertation" in the "Encyclopædia Britannica," Jacob Baart De La Faille, "Dissertatio de Vita et Scriptis F. Hutchesoni," 1812.

Hutchesonus. See Hutcheson.

Hutch'ins, (Rev. JOHN,) born at Bradford-Peverel, in England, in 1698, wrote the "History and Antiquities of the County of Dorset." Died in 1773.

Hutch'ins, (Thomas,) an American geographer, born

in Monmouth county, New Jersey, about 1735. He was appointed geographer to the United States by Congress, Description of Virginia, Pennsylvania, Maryland, and North Carolina," (1778.) Died in 1789.

Hutch'in-son, (Ann,) a religious enthusiast, born in Lincolnshire, England, about 1600. She was the wife of

William Hutchinson, whom she accompanied to Boston She taught many doctrines which were condemned as heretical by the Synod of 1637. Mrs. Hutchinson herself was banished, and in 1642 removed to what is now Westchester county, New York. The next year her house was set on fire by the Indians, and she and all her family, consisting of sixteen persons, (except a child taken captive,) either perished in the flames or were killed by the correct. killed by the savages.

See "Life of Anne Hutchinson," by GEORGE E. ELLIS, in SPARKS'S "American Biography," vol. vi., 2d series; HILDRETH'S "History of the United States," vol. i. chap. ix.

Hutchinson, (JOHN,) COLONEL, an English Puritan and regicide, born at Nottingham in 1616. In 1638 he married Lucy Apsley. (See HUTCHINSON, LUCY.) In 1642 he obtained the rank of lieutenant-colonel in the army of Parliament, and next year was appointed governor of the town and castle of Nottingham, which he bravely defended in a long siege against the royalists. He was one of the judges who condemned Charles I., and afterwards was a member of the council of state. He was hostile to the government of Cromwell. After the restoration he was included in the act of amnesty, but, on a groundless suspicion of a treasonable conspiracy, was confined in the Tower and Sandown Castle from 1662 to his death in 1664. His character was excellent, and free from the austere errors to which the Puritans were most inclined. See "Memoirs of Colonel Hutchinson," by his wife, 1806.

Hutchinson, (John,) an English writer, born at Spennithorne in 1674, was the founder of the Hutchinsonian or mystical school of biblical interpretation. He was employed as steward by the Duke of Somerset, and afterwards as his riding-purveyor. His first work, called "Moses' Principia," was designed to refute the arguments of Newton's "Principia." He published, also, a "Treatise on Power, Essential and Mechanical," "Glory or Gravity, Essential and Mechanical," "The Hebrew Writings Complete," "Moses sine Principio," and other His leading idea is that the Hebrew Scriptures works. contain the elements of natural philosophy as well as of religion. His views excited much controversy, and were adopted by Bishop Horne, Parkhurst, and other eminent divines. Died in 1737.

See Julius Bates, "Defence of John Hutchinson's Tenets," 1751; Floyd, "Bibliotheca Biographica."

Hutchinson, (John Helv.), an Irish statesman and lawyer, born in 1715, resided in Dublin, and became secretary of state. Died in 1794.

Hutchinson, (John Helv.), a British general, born

in 1757, was the second son of the preceding. He entered the army in 1774. Having gained distinction in the Irish rebellion, he was made major-general in 1796. In 1800 he went to Egypt as second in command under Sir Ralph Abercrombie. When the latter was killed, in March, 1801, Hutchinson succeeded to the command, and obliged the French army under Menou to capitulate at Alexandria in the same year. He was rewarded for these services by the title of Baron Hutchinson. In 1825, on the death of his brother, he inherited the title of Earl of Donoughmore. Died in 1832.

Hutchinson (I now) as English with the control of the contro

Hutchinson, (Lucy,) an English authoress of great merit, was the daughter of Sir Allan Apsley, lieutenant of the Tower of London, in which Tower she was born in 1620. She was married in 1638 to Colonel John Hutchinson, noticed above, after having received a liberal education. She shared the counsels and dangers of her husband in the civil war, attended him in prison, and wrote Memoirs of his life, (1806,) which are greatly admired. "We have not often met with anything," says

Lord Jeffrey, "more interesting and curious than this volume. . . . It challenges our attention as containing an accurate and luminous account of military and political affairs from the hand of a woman, and as exhibiting the most liberal and enlightened sentiments in the person of a Puritan. The views which it opens into the character of the writer and the manners of the age will be to

many a still more powerful attraction."

See "Memoirs of Eminent Englishwomen," by Louisa S. Costello, London, 1844; "Edinburgh Review" for October, 1808, (vol. xiii.;) "Mouk's Contemporaries," by Guizor, London, 1865.

Hutchinson, (RICHARD HELY,) Earl of Donoughmore, born in Dublin in 1756, was the eldest son of John H. Hutchinson, noticed above. He served in the army during the Irish rebellion of 1798, and in 1800 was raised during the Irish rebellion of 1798, and in 1800 was raised to the peerage, as Earl of Donoughmore. In 1805 he obtained the rank of major-general. In Parliament he advocated with zeal and constancy the claims of the Catholics. He was created a peer of the United Kingdom in 1821. Died in 1825,

Hutchinson, (Roger,) an early English Reformer, became Fellow of Saint John's College, Cambridge, in 1543. He left theological works, which were published in 1842. Died in 1555.

Died in 1555.

Hutchinson, (Thomas,) a royal governor of Massachusetts, was born in Boston in 1711. He became a judge of probate in 1752, and chief justice of Massachusetts in 1760. His course in relation to the Stamp Act rendered him very unpopular. He succeeded Bernard as governor in 1769, and pursued a policy which tended to provoke a revolt in the colonies. When the tea was brought to Boston in 1773, the inhabitants, in town-meeting, resolved that it should not be landed, but be returned to its owners. Hutchinson, however, refused to grant the ships a pass. The result was the destruction of the tea by citizens in the disguise of Indians. In 1772, Dr. Franklin, colonial agent in London, had sent over to Massachusetts confidential letters written by Hutchinson to England, which showed that his whole policy had been characterized by duplicity and evasion,—that, professing to be the friend of the colony, he had secretly advised the sending of troops to Boston, and other obnoxious measures. He retired to England in 1774. obnoxious measures. He retired to England in 1774. Died near London in 1780. His principal works are "History of the Province of Massachusetts Bay from 1628 to 1749," (2 vols. 8vo, issued in 1764-67,) and a "Collection of Original Papers relative to the History of Massachusetts Bay," (1769.) The "North American Review" calls his work "a mine of wealth to all future historians and antiquaries." "It is written," says Bancroft "with lively inquicitiveness and lawyer-like criticroft, "with lively inquisitiveness and lawyer-like criticism, though without a glimpse of the great truths which were the mighty causes of the revolution he describes." See Allen's "American Biographical Dictionary."

Huth, hoot, (Georg Leonhard,) a German naturalist, born at Nuremberg in 1705; died in 1761.

Hutin, hü'tân', (Charles,) a French painter and sculptor, born in Paris in 1715, worked mostly at Dres-

den, where he died in 1776.

Hutten, von, fon hoot/ten, [Lat. Hutte/Nus,] (ULRICH,) a German poet, and one of the earliest Protestant Reformers, born near Fulda in 1488. He studied at Frankfort-on-the-Oder, and afterwards at Pavía, in Italy. About 1520 he repaired to Mentz, where he published a succession of severe attacks on the Roman clergy, and succession of severe attacks on the Roman clergy, and succession of severe attacks on the Roman clergy, and soon after became acquainted with Luther, whose cause he openly espoused. Owing to the persecution he now encountered, he was obliged to take refuge in Switzerland, where he died in 1523. He possessed rare talents, but lacked discretion. Among his works are "Epistolæ Obscurorum Virorum," satires on certain pedants, (1516.)

See Schubart, "Leben Ulrich von Hutten's," 1791; Burckhard, "Commentarius de Faris et Meritis Ulric' Hutteni," 1717-23; Strauss, "Ulrich von Hutten," 1858; Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" Wagenseil, "U. von Hutten nach seinem Leben," tot, 1823; Zeller, "U. de Hutten, sa Vie, ses Œuvres, son Temps," Paris, 1849; Gervinus, "Geschichte der Deutschen National-Literatur;" "Nouvelle Biographie Générale;" "Fraser's Magazine" for August, 1849.

ratur;" "Nouve for August, 1849.

Huttenus. See HUTTEN.

Hutter, hoot'ter, (ELIAS,) a German linguist, born at Ulm about 1555. He published an edition of the Bible in Hebrew, and a Polyglot Bible. Died about 1602.

Hutter, [Lat. Hutte'rus,] (Leonhard,) a German theologian, a brother of the preceding, was born at Ulm in 1563. He was noted for his rigour and excessive zeal for Lutheranism. He was professor of theology at Wittenberg from 1596 until 1616. Among his numerous works is a "Compendium of Theological Subjects," ("Compendium Locorum theologicorum," 1610.) Died in 1616.

See Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary;" J. G. NEU-MANN, "Programma de Vita L. Hutteri," 1706.

Hutterus. See HUTTER.

Hut'ton, (Charles,) LL.D., an eminent English mathematician, born at Newcastle-upon-Tyne in 1737, was employed for some years as a teacher in his native place. Here he published treatises on arithmetic and mensuration. From 1773 to 1806 he was professor of mathematics in the Military Academy at Woolwich. In 1774 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society, which he also served as foreign secretary and enriched with able scientific memoirs. He acquired celebrity by numerous works, among which are "Mathematical Tables," (1785.) "Elements of Conic Sections," a "Mathematical and Philosophical Dictionary," (1795.) a "Course of Mathematics," (1798.) etc. From 1804 to 1809 he assisted Shaw and Pearson in abridging the "Philosophical Transcripes," He was empire for benevolence modestry. actions." He was eminent for benevolence, modesty, and simplicity of character. In 1807 his services were rewarded by a pension of £500. Died in 1823.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" "Gentleman's Magazine" for 1823.

Hut'ton, (JAMES,) M.D., a philosopher and geologist, distinguished as the author of the Plutonian theory of geology, was born in Edinburgh in 1726. He graduated as M.D. at Leyden in 1749. About 1768 he became again a resident of Edinburgh, where he published, beagain a resident of Edinburgh, where he published, besides other works, a "Dissertation on the Philosophy of Light, Heat, and Fire," (1794.) and "Theory of the Earth," (1795.) His geological theory excited much discussion and opposition, being attacked by Kirwan and defended by Professor Playfair, who wrote "Illustrations of the Huttonian Theory of the Earth," (1802.) Died in 1797.

See CHAMBERS, "Biographical Dictionary of Eminent Scotsmen;" "Edinburgh Review," vol. ii.

Hutton, (MATTHEW,) an English prelate, born in 1529, was made Bishop of Durham in 1589, and Archbishop of York in 1594. He wrote a work on Predestination. Died in 1605.

Hutton, (MATTHEW,) became Archbishop of York

in 1747, and was translated to Canterbury in 1757. He published several sermons. Died in 1758.

Hutton, (William,) an English antiquary and author, born of poor parents at Derby in 1723. He received a defective education. At the age of fifty-six he commenced his career as an author. His chief works are a "History of Birmingham," (1781,) a "History of Derby," (1790,) "Edgar and Elfrida," a poem, "The Roman Wall," (1801,) and an instructive volume of "Autobiography," (1816). His denyther Cathernia, words "The Miser (1816.) His daughter CATHERINE wrote "The Miser Married," a novel. He died in 1815.

See his "Autobiography;" "Pursuit of Knowledge under Difficulties," vol. i.

Huvé, hũ'và', (Jean Jacques Marie,) a French architect, born at Versailles in 1783. He succeeded Vignon as architect of the grand church La Madeleine, which he finished. He was admitted into the Institute in 1838. Died in 1852.

See Charles Lenormand, "Notice sur J. J. M. Huvé," 1853.

Hux'ham, (John,) an English physician, born at Halberton in 1694, studied under Boerhaave at Leyden, and practised with success at Plymouth. He wrote

and practised with success at Plymouth. He wrote several popular books on medicine, one of which is an "Essay on Fevers," (1750.) Died in 1768.

Hux'ley, (Thomas Henry,) F.R.S., an eminent English physiologist and naturalist, born at Ealing, Middlesex, in 1825. He was in his youth a surgeon in the royal navy. About 1848 he produced a treatise "On the Anatomy and Affinities of the Family of the Medusæ." He succeeded E. Forbes as professor of palæontology in the School of Mines about 1854, and became professor of physiology at the Royal Institution. Among his principal works is a "History of the Oceanic

Hydrozoa," (1857,) "Man's Place in Nature," (1863,) "Lectures on the Elements of Comparative Anatomy," (1864,) and an essay entitled "Protoplasm; or, The Physical Basis of Life," (1869.) In 1869 he was chosen president of the British Association for 1870. He contributed numerous memoirs to the Transactions of the Rayal Coological Societies, Heisenberger, and Zoelogical Societies, Heisenberger, 1870. Royal Geological and Zoological Societies. He is a very popular lecturer on natural science, and stands in the forenost rank among British physiologists and naturalists. In natural science he favours the Darwinian theory.

See "Edinburgh Review" for April, 1863; "London Quarterly Review" for October, 1869.

Huydecoper, hoi'deh-ko'per, (BALTHASAR,) a Dutch Huydecoper, hor/deh-ko'per, (BALTHASAR,) a Dutch poet and excellent critic, born at Amsterdam in 1695. He produced "Arsaces," (1722,) and three other tragedies, a good metrical version of the Satires, Epistles, and "Ars Poetica" of Horace, (1737,) and other poems. His "Essays, Philological and Poetical, or Observations on Vondel's Dutch Version of Ovid's Metamorphoses," (1730,) are highly commended. "All that he has done in this department," says the "Biographie Universelle," "is classical." Died in 1778.

See Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Van Effen, "Hollandische Spectator," vol. iv.; Schotel, "Commen-tatio de B. Huydecoperi in Linguam Literasque Belgicas Meritis," Leyden, 1830.

Huygens or Huyghens, hī'gens, [Dutch pron. almost hoi'Hens; Lat. Huge'nius,] (CHRISTIAN,) a celebrated Dutch astronomer and geometer, born at the Hague, April 14, 1629. He inherited the title of Lord of Zuylichem. About the age of sixteen he went to Leyden, where he studied law and mathematics under Vinnius and Schooten. Soon after leaving the university, he began to distinguish himself by his admirable scientific discoveries and mechanical inventions. In 1651 he published his "Theorems on the Quadrature of the Hyperbola," etc., and in 1656 discovered a satellite of Saturn with a telescope of his own construction. In 1657 he rendered important service to science and society by improving the clock, being the first to apply the pendulum to the measurement of time. Two years later he published, in his "System of Saturn," a description of Saturn's ring, which he had discovered with a telescope of twenty-two feet focal length. These and other successes had rendered him pre-eminent among the contemporary savants and philosophers of all nations. Newton was then a young student preparing to rival or surpass him. The years 1660 and 1661 were passed by Huygens in France and England. In 1663 he was chosen a Fellow of the Royal Society of London. From 1665 to 1681 he resided in Paris, whither Colbert had invited him in order to add *éclat* to the newly-founded Academy of Sciences. In this period he demonstrated the law of the impact of bodies, (1669,) wrote an elegant treatise on Dioptrics, and published his great work entitled "Horologium Oscillatorium," (1673,) dedicated to Louis XIV. Besides the theory of the pendulum, this work contains several very important mechanical discoveries, among which are the fact that the cycloid is the curve all the arcs of which, measured from the lowest point, are synchronous, and the theory (without demonstration) of the centrifugal force in circular motion, by which he made a near approach to those laws of gravitation afterwards proved by Newton. He has the credit of inventing the spiral spring which is used to regulate the balance of watches, which invention was also claimed by Hautefeuille. In 1681 Huygens returned to Holland, where he spent some years in constructing a planetarium, and telescopes of enormous dimensions, one of which had a focal length of two hundred and ten feet. In 1690 appeared (in French) his "Treatise on the Cause of Gravity," and a "Treatise on Light," which is esteemed one of his greatest works. It contains arguments in favour of the undulatory theory which was feet. ments in favour of the undulatory theory, which was first proposed by him and is now generally adopted. Died in 1695. He left a work styled "Cosmotheoros," (printed in 1698,) in which he advances bold speculations or conjectures on the constitution of the planets, which he believed to be inhabited. Huygens was never married. Ite loved retirement, and maintained a good character and the best was a friendly correspondence with as a man. He kept up a friendly correspondence with

Leibnitz and Newton, the latter of whom called him "Summus Hugenius."

Summus frugemin," prefixed to his "Opera Varia," 1724; Condorcer, "Eloge de Huygens;" Ersch und Gruber, "Allgemeine Encyklopaedie;" Montructa, "Histoire des Mathématiques;" DeLAMBRE, "Histoire de l'Astronomie moderne;" P. H. PEERLKAMP, "Annotatio in Vitam C. Hugenii," 1821; M. LEMANS, "Lebensbeschrijving van C. Huijgens;" Dr. F. Hoefer, article in the "Nouvelle Biographie Générale."

Huygens or Huijgens, (Constantijn,) Seigneur of Zuylichem, (or Zulichem,) born at the Hague in 1596, was the father of the preceding. He acted with credit as secretary to three successive princes of Orange, the last of whom was William III. of England. He wrote Latin

of whom was William 111, of England. He wrote Latin epigrams, and other poetical performances, which were received with favour. Died in 1687.

See his Autobiography, in verse, entitled "De Vita propria Sermones," Bayle, "Historical and Critical Dictionary," (in Z.) Long-Fellow, "Poets and Poetry of Europe;" Schinkel, "Bijdrage tot de Kennis van het Karakter van C. Huijgens," 1842; "Fraser's Magazine" for May, 1854.

Hurchens, Joyleos, (Comany), a Dittak Borres.

Huyghens, Hoi'Hens, (GOMARUS,) a Dutch Roman Catholic theologian, born in Brabant in 1631; died in 1702. Huyot, hii'yo', (Jean Nicolass,) a French architect, born in Paris in 1780. He passed several years in the Levant, exploring the ruins of Ephesus, Thebes, Athens, and other cities. Died in 1840.

Huysman, hois'man, sometimes written Houseman, (CORNELIS,) an eminent Flemish landscape-painter, born at Antwerp in 1648. He worked mostly at Malines, (Mechlin.) His colouring is praised by Descamps, who also observes that he had a great talent for painting mountains. Among his works is "The Disciples Going to Emmaus." Died in 1727.

See J. C. Weverman, "De Schilderkonst der Nederlanders."

Huysman or Houseman, (JACOB,) a Flemish painter of history and portraits, born at Antwerp in 1656; died in London in 1696.

Huysum, van, van hoi'sum, (JACOB,) brother of Jan, Anysum, van, van nor sum, (JACOB,) brother of Jan, noticed below, was born at Amsterdam about 1680. He excelled in flower-painting, and copied several of his brother's works with accuracy. Died in London in 1740. Another brother, JUSTUS, born in 1684, excelled in battle-pieces, but died prematurely in 1706.

Huysum, van, (JAN,) a celebrated Dutch painter, born in Amsterdam in 1682, was a pupil of his father, Justus. His favourite subjects were flowers and fruits, in which he is thought to be unrivalled. His works unite

in which he is thought to be unrivalled. His works unite tasteful composition, richness and harmony of colour, freedom of touch, and exquisite finish. His pictures were often adorned with insects, dew-drops, birds' nests, etc. He had a peculiar art of preparing his colours, which he always kept secret. Died in 1749.

See PILKINGTON, "Dictionary of Painters."

Huysum, van, (Justus,) THE OLD, a Dutch land-scape-painter, born at Amsterdam in 1659, was the father of the preceding. Died in 1716. Huzard, λü'zāR', (JEAN BAPTISTE,) a noted French veterinary physician, born in Paris in 1755, was a member of the Institute. He wrote numerous able and popular works on the veterinary art and rural economy, and he had collected a library of forty thousand volumes per-taining to his speciality. Died in 1839.

See Pariset, "Éloge de Huzard;" Baron Silvestre, "Notice sur Huzard."

Hvergelmir. See Nidhögg.

Hvitfeld, hvit'fëld, (ARILD,) a Danish historian, born in 1549. In 1586 he attained the dignity of senator, and afterwards was chancellor of the kingdom. He wrote a "Chronicle of the Kingdom of Denmark," which is considered authentic. Died in 1609. See Kraft og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon for Danemark."

See Kraft og Nyerup, "Litteraturlexicon for Danemark."

Hwiid, hweed, (Andreas Christian,) a Danish critic, born at Copenhagen in 1749, was educated for the church, and was skilled in Oriental languages. He published a "Life of Cyrus the Great and the Younger," and several commentaries on Scripture. Died in 1788.

Hyacinthe. See Hyacinthus.

Hyacinthe, e'ã'sânt', (Charles Loyson,) Pèrf, an eminent French pulpit orator, born at Orléans about 1828. He became a Carmelite monk, preached for some time in Lyons, and removed about 1865 to Paris, where his conferences in the church of Notre-Dame attracted

In September, 1869, he published, in a letter to the general of his order, a protest against the ultramontane doctrines and practices of the Roman Church, called forth by the Encyclical letter by which the pope had convened a general council. This protest caused a great commotion in the religious world. "Since Luther," says Mr. Bigelow, "there has been no such Luther," says Mr. Bigelow, "there has been no such signal revolt against the authority of the Romish hierarchy." In 1870 he was relieved by the Pope of his monastic vows and became a secular priest. He attended the "Old Catholic" congress at Munich in 1871, was curé of Geneva up to 1874, and afterwards visited England to lecture.

Hy-a-cin'thus, [Gr. Υίκκυθος; Fr. ΗΥΛΟΙΝΤΗΕ, e'ā-sānt',] a beautiful Spartan youth, beloved by Apollo, by whom he was accidentally killed in a game of discus. The poets feigned that Apollo changed him into the

flower called Hyacinth.

 $\mathbf{H}\mathbf{\tilde{y}}'\mathbf{a}$ - $\mathbf{d}\mathbf{\tilde{e}}\mathbf{\tilde{s}}$, [Gr. 'Y\(\text{2}\delta\epsilon\), and daughters of Atlas. According to the poetic legend, they were changed into stars, and now form part of the constellation of Taurus. When they rose and set with the sun, it was regarded as a sign of rainy weather.

Hy att, (JOHN,) a Calvinistic Methodist preacher, born in 1767, officiated in the Tabernacle, London. He published several volumes of sermons. Died in 1826.

Hyb're-as, [Υδρέας,] an eminent Greek orator, a native of Caria, flourished about 40 B.C.

Hyde, (Anne,) a daughter of Lord Clarendon, was born in 1637. She was married about 1660 to the Duke of York, afterwards James II. She was the mother of Queen Mary and Queen Anne. Died in 1671.

See "Memoirs of Eminent Englishwomen," by Louisa Stuart COSTELLO.

Hyde, (EDWARD.) See CLARENDON, EARL OF.
Hyde, (HENRY.) See CLARENDON, EARL OF.
Hyde, (LAWRENCE.) M.P., son of Sir Nicholas Hyde,
distinguished himself by his successful efforts in promoting the escape of Charles II. after the battle of Wor-

Lawrence Hyde's tenant, and thence was conducted by Hyde to the sea-shore. Died in 1682.

Hyde, (Lawrence,) first Earl of Rochester, was the second son of Edward, Earl of Clarendon. He was an ultra Tory, and was the leader of the High-Church Parthy in the reign of Charles II. He became first compared to the second son of Charles II. He became first compared to the second son of Charles II. He became first compared to the second son of Charles II. He became first compared to the second son of Charles II. He became first compared to the second son of Charles II. He became first compared to the second son of Charles II. He became first compared to the second son of the sec party in the reign of Charles II. He became first commissioner of the treasury in 1679. At the accession of James II., in 1685, he was appointed lord treasurer, (prime minister.) Though extremely subservient to the policy of the king, he was removed from office in December, 1686, because he would not turn Roman Catholic. After the flight of James II., Hyde gave his adhesion to William III. Died in 1711.

See Macaulay, "History of England," vol. i. chaps. ii. and iv., vol. ii. chaps. vi., ix., and x.

Hyde, (Sir Nicholas,) an English judge, born in 1572, was the father of Lawrence Hyde, and uncle of the first Earl of Clarendon. He was appointed chief justice of the king's bench in 1626, and presided when Sir John Eliot was unjustly condemned to prison. Died in 1631.

Hyde, (THOMAS,) D.D., a learned English divine, born in Shropshire in 1636, became Archdeacon of Gloucester in 1678, professor of Arabic at Oxford in 1691, and regius professor of Hebrew in 1697. He excelled in Oriental languages, and was interpreter of the same to Charles II., James II., and William III. From 1665 to 1701 he was principal librarian of the Bodleian Library. He published was principal librarian of the Bodleian Library. He published a treatise on Chinese weights and measures, (1688,) and one on "Oriental Games," (1694.) His principal work, a "History of the Religion of the Ancient Persians and Magi," in Latin, (1700.) displays a vast erudition, and for a long time had a great reputation. "The variety and novelty of its contents," says Hallam, "gave this book a credit which in some degree it preserves; but Hyde was ignorant of the ancient language of Persia, and is said to have been often misled by Mohammedan authorities." ("Introduction to the Literature of Europe.") He wrote other works, and compiled dictionaries of the Persian and Turkish languages. Died in 1703. ries of the Persian and Turkish languages. Died in 1703.

See "Biographia Britannica;" Wood, "Athenæ Oxonienses."

Hyde de Neuville, hed deh nuh'vel', (JEAN GUIL-AUME,) a French politician, born in the department of Nièvre in 1776. He was an active royalist during the republic and the empire. After the restoration he acted with the ultra royalists as a deputy in 1815, and was minister to the United States of North America from 1816 to 1821. He was minister of the marine in the Martignac cabinet for a short time in 1828. Died in 1857.

Hyder, the German of Hydra, which see.

Hyder-Alee or Hyder-Ali, hī'der â'lee, [sometimes Hyder-Alee or Hyder-All, hi'der a'lee, [sometimes written, in French, Haïder-All,] a celebrated Hindoo prince, born about 1718, entered the army of the Rajah of Mysore. His military talents procured his promotion to the command of an army, with which he captured Bangalore and fought against the Mahrattas. About 1759, by a bold and successful coup a'ctat, he obtained the chief power in Mysore, leaving his former master the title of rajah and a pension. The English, alarmed by his encreachments formed a league with the Mahrattas against croachments, formed a league with the Mahrattas against him, (1766.) In the war that ensued, Hyder gained such advantages that the English sued for peace and entered into alliance with him, (1769.) In 1771 he was defeated by the piratical Mahrattas, the English having failed to aid him according to the treaty. Having made an alliance with the French and the Mahrattas against the English, he suddenly invaded the Carnatic in 1780, took several fortresses, defeated some detachments, and ravaged the country almost to the walls of Madras. In 1782 he was defeated by Sir Eyre Coote at Porto Novo, and died in the same year, leaving his throne to his son, Tippoo Sâhib. Hyder was a Mussulman. He is reputed the most able enemy the British have had to contend with in India.

See Meer Hussein Ali Khan Kirmain, "History of Hyder Ali," (translated into English by Colonel W. Miles, 1842;) F. Robson, "Life of Hyder-Ali," 1785; M. Carpani, "Memorie sopra la Vita d'Hyder Ali," 1784; Joseph Michaud, "Histoire du Progrès et de la Chute de l'Empire de Mysore," etc., 2 vols.. 1801.

Hy'dra, [Gr. Υδρα; Fr. Hydre, èdr; Ger. Hydre, hee'der; It. Idra, ee'dra,] a monster which infested the Lernean marsh and was destroyed by Hercules. It was said to have had nine heads. (See Hercules.)

Hydre. See Hydra.

Hy-ge'ia or Hy-gi-ei'a, [Gr. 'Yyieia; Fr. Hygie, e'zhe', or Hyge, e'zhe',] written also Hygea or Hygia, the goddess of health, in Greek mythology, said to be the daughter of Asclepias. She was represented as holding a cup in one hand, and in the other a serpent, drinking from the cup.

Hygie or Hygée. See Hygeia.

Hy-gi'nus [Fr. Hygin, e'zhân'] became Bishop of Rome in 138 A.D., and died in 142. He is supposed to have been a Greek.

Hy-ģī'nus or Higinus, (CAIUS JULIUS,) a Roman grammarian, born in Spain or Alexandria. Originally grammarian, born in Spain or Alexandria. Originally a slave, he was set free by Augustus Cæsar, who gave him charge of the Palatine Library. He wrote a "Commentary on Virgil," and other esteemed works, which are lost. Other works bearing his name are extant, viz., "Mythological Fables," and "Poeticon Astronomicon," but are supposed to have been written by a Hyginus who lived at a lets date. who lived at a later date.

See Bunte, "Dissertatio de C. J. Hygini Vita et Scriptis," 1846.

Hyksos. See Shepherd Kings.
Hylander, hü-lån'der, (Anders,) a Swedish Orientalist, born at Tunhem in 1750; died in 1830.
Hylaret, //e'lå'rå', (Maurice,) a French monk and preacher, born at Angoulême in 1539, was a partisan of H̄g'las, [Gr. Υλας,] a favourite of Hercules, whom he

accompanied in the Argonautic expedition. The Naiads, enamoured with his beauty, drew him into the water, so that he was lost to Hercules forever.

Hyll, hil, (?) (ALBAN,) an English physician, who prac-

"Commentary on Galen." Died in 1559.

Hỹl'lus, [Gr. "Υλλος,] a son of Hercules and Dejanira, was persecuted by Eurystheus, and after the death of his father was the leader of the Heracli'dæ. Aided by the Athenians, he invaded Peloponnesus, and defeated Eurystheus, whom he killed with his own hand.

Hymen or Hymenæus, him-e-nee'us, [Gr. Υμήν or Υμέναιος; Fr. Hymen, e'mên', or Hyménée, e'ma'na',] the god of marriage of the Greeks and Romans, was represented as a handsome youth, crowned with flowers, and holding a nuptial torch in his hand. According to one tradition, he was a son of Apolio and one of the Muses. Another account makes him the son of Bacchus and Venus.

Hymir, hi'mir, written also **Eymer**, [supposed to be derived from *humr*, the "sea,"] the name of a great giant mentioned in the Norse mythology as the owner of a huge kettle, a mile deep, which Thor carried off, having first placed it over his head, so that he was entirely hidden by it. It was the same giant with whom Thor went a fishing and caught the World-serpent.

See Thorpe, "Northern Mythology," vol. i.; Mallet, "Northern Antiquities," vol. ii. Fable XXVII.

Hym'nĭ-a, [Gr. 'Υμνία; Fr. Hymnie, em'ne',] a surname of Diana, under which she was worshipped in Arcadia.

Hymnie. See HYMNIA.

Hynd'ford, (John Carmichael,) Earl of, a Scottish diplomatist, born in 1701. In 1741 he was employed with credit as ambassador to the Prussian court, and in 1744 was sent in the same capacity to Russia. After successful efforts to terminate the war of the Austrian succession by a treaty of peace, he acted as envoy to Vienna in 1752. In 1764 he was appointed lord vice-admiral of Scotland. He died in 1767.

Hypatia, hī-pā'she-a, [Gr. Υπατία; Fr. ΗΥΡΑΤΙΕ, pā'te',] a celebrated female philosopher and mathematician, born at Alexandria in the latter part of the fourth century. She was the daughter of Theon, and displayed even greater talents than this famous mathematician in the study of philosophy and the sciences. She pursued her studies with great assiduity, often studying late in the night. After having improved herself by travelling and attending lectures at Athens of the most distinguished teachers of philosophy, she returned to Alexandria, where she was invited by the magistrates of the city to teach philosophy. She favoured the Neo-Platonic philosophy. She had many celebrated disciples, some of whom embraced Christianity and cherished through life feelings of friendship for her, although she continued to worship the heathen deities of Greece. She was noted for her virtue, her beauty, her simplicity of dress, her accomplishments, and her strength of mind. Orestes, the prefect of Alexandria, admired her wisdom, and often availed himself of her counsels. Cyril, the Christian patriarch, and his fanatical monks, appear to have regarded Hypatia as the principal supporter of the old religion; and at last their frenzy reached such a point old religion; and at last their trenzy reached such a point that they tore her from her chariot as she was going to her school, and murdered her. This occurred in March, 415 A.D. The works of Hypatia were destroyed when the Mohammedans burned the library of Alexandria. Among these were a "Commentary on Diophantus," an "Astronomical Canon," and a "Commentary on the Conics of Apollonius of Perga." The titles of all her other works are lost.

See TILLEMONT, "Mémoires;" WERNSDORF, "Quatre Disserta-tions sur Hypatie;" CHARLES KINGSLEV'S historical romance entitled "Hypatia."

Hypatie. See HYPATIA.

Hy-per'bo-lus, $[\Upsilon T \pi \delta \rho \delta \rho \delta \rho_{S_0}]$ an Athenian demagogue, born about 450 B.C., was a leader of the democratic party after the death of Cleon. He was ostracised by a coalition of Nicias and Alcibiades in 415. Died about 410 B.C.

Hypéride. See Hyperides. **Hỹ-pẹr-i'dē**s, [Gr. Ύπερείδης or Ύπερίδης ; Fr. Hypέ-RIDE, e'pà'rèd',] a famous Athenian orator, was the son of Glaucippus, and a pupil of Plato. He was identified with the party that opposed Philip of Macedon. After the battle of Chærone'a, (338 B.C.,) he proposed to recall the exiles, to liberate the slaves, and to take other vigorous measures, which were adopted, and procured peace on favourable terms. Having refused to touch the gold with which Harpalus corrupted other

orators of Athens, he was chosen to conduct the prosecution against Demosthenes for his share in that trans-action. Hyperides was put to death by Antipater in 322. Cicero ranks him next to Demosthenes; and other ancient critics agree that his eloquence was of the highest order. He is the only one of the Ten Orators of Athens whose orations have all been lost.

See Plutarch, "Vitæ Decem Oratorum;" Grote, "History of Greece;" Cicko, "Brutus," "De Oratore," and "Orator;" Kiesslung, "De Hyperide Oratore Attico," 1737; QUINTILIAN, book xii.; Thirlwall, "History of Greece."

Hỹ-pẹr-i'on, (or hĩ-pee're-ọn,) [Gr. Υπερίων,] ir. Greek mythology, the name of a Titan, a son of Uranus and Ge, (or Terra,) and the father of Aurora and Helios. In Homer, Hyperion is a name of the sun.

In Homer, Hyperion is a name of the sun.

Hy-pe'rĭ-us, [Dutch pron. he-pā're-us,] (ANDRÉ GE-RARD,) an eminent Protestant theologian, born at Ypres in 1511. He was professor of theology at Marburg from 1542 to 1564. Among his works are "De Formandis Concionibus sacris," ("On the Composition of Sermons," 1555.) and "De Theologo seu de Ratione Studii theologici," ("On the Theologian, or on the Method of Theological Study," 1556.) Died in 1564.

See Wilhelm Wille, "Programma de A. Hyperio Hassorum Theologo," 1788; BAYLE, "Historical and Critical Dictionary."

Hy-perm-nes'tra, [Gr. "Υπερμυῆστρα; Fr. Hyperm-Nestre, e'pērm'nēstr',] one of the Danaides, which see.

Hỹp'sĭ-clēs, [Υψικλῆς,] a Greek mathematician of an uncertain epoch, is supposed to have lived at Alexandria in the second century. He wrote a treatise "On the Right Ascension of the Constellations of the Zodiac," which is extant. He is regarded by some as the author of the fourteenth and fifteenth books of the "Elements" of Euclid. According to Delambre, he

lived about 146 B.C. **Hỹp-sip'ỹ-le**, [Gr. Ύψιπύλη,] a queen of Lemnos, who, according to tradition, saved the life of her father when the other women of the island killed their husbands and male relations. She was afterwards sold into slavery

by the Lemnian women.

See LEMPRIERE'S "Classical Dictionary."

Hyrcan. See Hyrcanus.

Hyr-can. See Tirkcanes.

Hyr-ca'nus [Gr. Υρκανός; Fr. Hyrcan, ἐκ'kôn'] I,
(John,) high-priest of the Jews, was the son of Simon
Maccabeus, whom he succeeded in 135 B.C. After the
death of Antiochus Sidetes, 130 B.C., he conquered the
Idumeans and destroyed the city of Samaria. Though educated as a Pharisee, in the latter part of his life he favoured their rivals the Sadducees. He died in the year 103, leaving his office to his son Aristobu'lus.

See JOSEPHUS, "History of the Jews;" Apocryphal Book of Maccabees.

Hyrcanus II., high-priest of the Jews, succeeded his father, Alexander Jannæus, in 76 B.C. His brother Aristobu'lus having usurped the regal power, Hyrcanus, who was a weak prince, appealed to the Roman Pompey, who restored him to the throne and priesthood. Antigonus, son of Aristobulus, with the aid of the Parthians, deposed Hyrcanus about 38 B.C., and was soon after supplanted by Herod, who married Mariamne, the granddaughter of Hyrcanus, and put the latter to death, 30 B.C.

See Josephus, "History of the Jews."

Hyrtl, heer't'l, (Joseph,) an able anatomist, born at Hyrtl, heer'l', (Joseph,) an able anatomist, born at Eisenstadt, Hungary, in 1811. He became professor of anatomy in Vienna in 1845. He published, besides other works, a "Text-Book of Human Anatomy," ("Lehrbuch der Anatomie des Menschen," 2 vols., 1847,) which has been adopted by the German universities as a standard. Hystaspe. See Hystaspes.

Hystas'pēš, [Gr. Υστώσπης; Fr. Hystaspe, es'tāsp'; Persian, Gushtasp,] a satrap of Persia, and the father of Darius I., lived about 550 B.C. He is said to have been the first who introduced into Persia the learning of the Indian Brahmans. According to one account, he

of the Indian Brahmans. According to one account, he was the chief of the Magians, which accords with the Persian tradition that Gushtâsp patronized the religion of Zoroaster. (See Gushtâsp.)

Hywell. See Howell the Good.







